

FOURTH EDITION

Encyclopedia of Small Business

FOURTH EDITION

Encyclopedia of Small Business

FOURTH EDITION



Encyclopedia of Small Business, Fourth Edition

Product Management: Michele LaMeau Project Editor: Virgil L. Burton III Editorial: Laura Peterson Composition and Electronic Prepress: Evi Seoud Manufacturing: Rita Wimberley

© 2011 Gale, Cengage Learning

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED. No part of this work covered by the copyright herein may be reproduced, transmitted, stored, or used in any form or by any means graphic, electronic, or mechanical, including but not limited to photocopying, recording, scanning, digitizing, taping, Web distribution, information networks, or information storage and retrieval systems, except as permitted under Section 107 or 108 of the 1976 United States Copyright Act, without the written permission of the publisher.

This publication is a creative work fully protected by all applicable copyright laws, as well as by misappropriation, trade secret, unfair competition, and other applicable laws. The authors and editors of this work have added value to the underlying factual material herein through one or more of the following: unique and original selection. coordination, expression, arrangement, and classification of the information.

> For product information and technology assistance, contact us at Gale Custommer Support, 1 800 877 4253. For permission to use material from this text or product, submit all requests online at www.cengage.com/permissions. Further permissions questions can be emailed to

permissionrequest@cengage.com

While every effort has been made to ensure the reliability of the information presented in this publication, Gale, a part of Cengage Learning, does not guarantee the accuracy of the data contained herein. Gale accepts no payment for listing; and inclusion in the publication of any organization, agency, institution, publication, service, or individual does not imply endorsement of the editors or publisher. Errors brought to the attention of the publisher and verified to the satisfaction of the publisher will be corrected in future editions.

EDITORIAL DATA PRIVACY POLICY: Does this product contain information about you as an individual? If so, for more information about our editorial data privacy policies, please see our Privacy Statement at www.gale.cengage.com.

Library of Congress Cataloging in Publication Data

```
Encyclopedia of small business / Anaxos, Inc., editor. 4th Ed.
   p. cm.
  Includes bibliographical references and index.
  ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 2028 8 (set)
  ISBN 10: 1 4144 2028 5 (set)
```

ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 2029 5 (vol. 1)

ISBN 10: 1 4144 2029 3 (vol. 1) [etc.]

1. Small business Management Encyclopedias. 2. Small business Finance Encyclopedias. I. Anaxos, Inc.

HD62.7.H553 2010 658.02'2 dc22

2010024945

27500 Drake Rd.

Farmington Hills, MI, 48331 3535

ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 2028 8 (set) ISBN 10: 1 4144 2028 5 (set) ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 2029 5 (vol.1) ISBN 10: 1 4144 2029 3 (vol.1) ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 2030 1 (vol.2) ISBN 10: 1 4144 2030 7 (vol.2)

This title is also available as an e book.

ISBN 13: 978 1 4144 6266 o, ISBN 10: 1 4144 6266 2

Contact your Gale, a part of Cengage Learning sales representative for ordering information

Introduction and User's GuideXIII	Articles of Incorporation	71
	Assembly Line Methods	
	Assets	
Absortagion	Assumptions	
Absenteeism	Audits, External	77
Accelerated Cost Recovery System (ACRS)3	Audits, Internal	81
Accounting5	Automated Guided Vehicle (AGV)	
Accounting Methods	Automated Storage and Retrieval	
Accounts Payable	Systems (AS/RS)	87
Accounts Receivable	Automation	
Activity Based Costing	Automobile Leasing	
Advertising Agencies	B Corporations	
Advertising Budget		
Advertising, Evaluation of Results	Background Checks	
Advertising Media Audio	Balance Sheet	
Advertising Media Infomercials	Bankruptcy	
Advertising Media Internet	Banks and Banking	
Advertising Media Print	Bar Coding	
Advertising Media Video35	Barriers to Market Entry	
Advertising Strategy	Bartering	
Affirmative Action	Bayh Dole Act	111
Age Discrimination	Benchmarking	114
Age Discrimination in Employment Act	Best Practices	115
AIDS in the Workplace	Better Business Bureaus (BBBs)	117
Alien Employees	Biometrics	119
Alternative Dispute Resolution (ADR)51	Board of Directors	120
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act53	Bonds	123
Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA)56	Bookkeeping	124
Amortization	Boundaryless	126
"Angel" Investors	Brainstorming	127
Annual Percentage Rate (APR)	Brand Equity	129
Annual Reports	Brands and Brand Names	
Annuities	Break Even Analysis	
Application Service Providers 70	Budget Deficit	134

Budget Surplus	Computer Applications	
Budgets and Budgeting	Computer Crimes	255
Business Appraisers	Computer Aided Design (CAD) and	
Business Associations	Computer Aided Manufacturing (CAM)	259
Business Brokers	Computers and Computer Systems	261
Business Cycles	Conferences, Exhibits, and Trade Shows	264
Business Education	Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation	
Business Ethics	Act (COBRA)	266
Business Expansion	Construction	
Business Failure and Dissolution	Constructive Discharge	
Business Hours	Consultants	
Business Incubators	Consulting	
Business Information Sources	Consumer Advocacy	
Business Insurance	Consumer Price Index (CPI)	
Business Interruption Insurance	Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC)	
Business Models	Contingent Workforce	
Business Name	Contracts	
Business Plan	Cooperative Advertising	
Business Planning	Cooperatives	
Business Process Reengineering	Copyright	
Business Proposals	Corporate Culture	
Business Travel	Corporate Image	
Business to Business	Corporate Logo	
Business to Business Marketing	Corporate Social Responsibility	
Business to Consumer	Corporate Sponsorship	
Buying an Existing Business	Cost Control and Reduction	
C Corporation	Cost Sharing	
Capital	Cost Benefit Analysis	
Capital Gain/Loss	Costs	314
Capital Structure	Coupons	318
Career and Family	Credit	319
Career Planning and Changing 209	Credit Bureaus	324
Cash Conversion Cycle	Credit Card Financing	326
Cash Flow Statement	Credit Evaluation and Approval	328
Cash Management	Credit History	
Census Data	Crisis Management	
Certified Lenders	Cross Cultural/International Communication	
Certified Public Accountants	Cross Functional Teams	
Chambers of Commerce	Cross Training	
Charitable Giving	Crowdsourcing	
Child Care	Customer Relationship Management	
Children's Online Privacy Protection	Customer Retention	
Act (COPPA)	Customer Service	
Closely Held Corporations	Data Encryption	
Clusters	Data Encryption Database Administration	
Code of Ethics	Debt Collection	
Collateral		
	Debt Financing	
Collegiate Entrepreneurial Organizations	Decision Making	
Communication Systems	Decision Support Systems	
Community Development Corporations	Delegation	
Community Relations	Delivery Services	
Comp Time	Demographics	
Competitive Analysis	Depreciation	
Competitive Bids	Desktop Publishing	381

Difficult Customers	Employment of Minors	498
Difficult Employees	Employment Practices Liability Insurance	501
Direct Marketing	Empowerment Zones	
Direct Public Offerings	Endorsements and Testimonials	504
Disability Insurance	Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP)	506
Disaster Assistance Loans	Entrepreneurship	509
Disaster Planning	Environmental Audit	512
Discount Sales	Environmental Law and Business	514
Discounted Cash Flow	Environmental Management	517
Discretionary Income	Environmental Protection Agency (EPA)	
Distribution Channels	Equal Employment Opportunity Commission	
Distributorships and Dealerships 406	Equipment Leasing	
Diversification	Equity Financing	
Dividends	Ergonomics	
Double Taxation	Estate Tax	
Drug Testing	European Union (EU)	
Due Diligence 416	Expense Accounts	
Economic Indicators	Export Import Bank	
Economic Order Quantity (EOQ)	Exporting	
Economies of Scale	Exporting Financing and Pricing	
Economies of Scope	Facility Layout and Design	
8(a) Program	Facility Management	
Elasticity	Factoring	
Eldercare	Family Limited Partnership	
Electronic Data Interchange	Family and Medical Leave Act	
E Mail	Family Owned Businesses	
Emerging Markets	Feasibility Study	
Employee Assistance Programs	Federal Trade Commission (FTC)	
Employee Benefits	FICA Taxes	
Employee Compensation	Fiduciary Duty	
Employee Hiring	Finance Companies	
Employee Internet Usage Policy	Financial Analysis	
Employee Manuals	Financial Planners	
Employee Motivation	Financial Ratios	
Employee Performance Appraisals	Financial Statements	
Employee Privacy	Firewalls	
Employee References	Fiscal Year	
Employee Registration Procedures	Fixed and Variable Expenses	
Employee Reinstatement	Flexible Benefit Plans	
Employee Retention	Flexible Spending Account (FSA)	
Employee Retirement Income Security	Flexible Work Arrangements	
Act (ERISA)	Flow Charts	
Employee Reward and Recognition Systems 471	Focus Groups	
Employee Rights	Forecasting	
Employee Screening Programs 476	401(k) Plans	
Employee Stock Ownership Plans (ESOPs) 478	Franchising	
Employee Strikes	Freelance Employment/Independent Contractors	
Employee Suggestion Systems 482	Gender Discrimination	
Employee Termination	Global Business	
Employee Theft	Globalization	623
Employer Identification Number (EIN) 491	Goodwill	
Employment Applications	Government Procurement	627
Employment Contracts	Green Marketing	
Employment Interviews	Green Production	633

Grievance Procedures	Labor Unions and Small Business	
Growth Strategies	Layaway	763
Health Insurance Options	Layoffs, Downsizing, and Outsourcing	765
Health Maintenance Organizations and Preferred	Learning Curves	767
Provider Organizations	Learning Organizations	
Health Promotion Programs	Leasing Property	
High Tech Business	Legal Services	
Home Offices	Letter of Intent	
Home Based Business	Leveraged Buyouts	
Hoteling	Liabilities	
HUBZone Empowerment Contracting Program 658	Licensing	
Human Resource Management	Licensing Agreements	
Human Resource Policies	Life Insurance	
Human Resources Management and the Law 665		
Income Statements	Limited Liability Company	
Incorporation	Liquidation and Liquidation Values	
Individual Retirement Accounts (IRAs)	Loan Proposals	
Industrial Safety	Loans	
Industrial Salety	Local Area Networks (LANs)	
Industry Life Cycle	Loss Leader Pricing	
Information Brokers	Low Profit Limited Liability Company (L3C)	803
	Mailing Lists	805
Initial Public Offerings	Mail Order Business	808
Innovation	Management Information Systems (MIS)	809
Insurance Pooling	Management by Objectives	
Intellectual Property	Managing Organizational Change	
Interest Rates	Manufacturers' Agents	
Internal Revenue Service (IRS)	Market Questionnaires	
International Exchange Rate	Market Research	
Internet Domain Names	Market Segmentation	
Internet Payment Systems	Market Share	
Internet Security	Marketing	
Internet Service Providers (ISPs)		
Internet Threats712	Markup	
Internships	Material Requirements Planning (MRP)	
Interpersonal Communication	Medicare and Medicaid	
Intranet	Meetings	
Intrapreneurship	Mentoring	
Inventions and Patents	Merchandise Displays	
Inventory	Mergers and Acquisitions	
Inventory Control Systems	Metropolitan Statistical Area (MSA)	
Investor Presentations	Mezzanine Financing	842
Investor Relations and Reporting	Minimum Wage	843
IRS Audits	Minority Business Development Agency	844
ISO 9000738	Minority Owned Businesses	845
	Mission Statement	847
	Money Market Instruments	
	Multicultural Work Force	
Job Description	Multilevel Marketing	
Job Sharing	Multiple Employer Trust	
Job Shop	Multitasking	
Joint Ventures	Myers Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI)	
Keogh Plan	Mystery Shopping	
Knowledge Management	National Association for the	0) 0
		061
Labor Surplus Area	Self Employed (NASE)	001

National Association of Small Business	Penetration Pricing	966
Investment Companies (NASBIC)	Pension Plans	967
National Association of Women Business	Per Diem Allowances	969
Owners	Personal Selling	970
National Business Incubation	Physical Distribution	971
Association (NBIA)	Point of Sale Systems	972
National Federation of Independent	Portability of Benefits	973
Business (NFIB)	Pregnancy in the Workplace	
National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) 871	Present Value	
National Venture Capital Association (NVCA) 872	Press Kits	
Negotiation	Press Releases	978
Nepotism 876	Price/Earnings (P/E) Ratio	
Net Income	Pricing	
Net Worth	Private Labeling	
Networking	Private Placement of Securities	
Non Competition Agreements	Privatization	
Nonprofit Organizations	Pro Forma Statements	
Nonprofit Organizations, and Human Resources	Probationary Employment Periods	
Management	Product Costing	
Nonprofit Organizations, and Taxes	Product Development	
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans 895	Product Liability	
Nontraditional Financing Sources	Product Life Cycle	
Nonverbal Communication	Product Positioning	
North American Free Trade	Productivity	
Agreement (NAFTA)	Profit Center	
North American Industry Classification System	Profit Impact of Market Strategies (PIMS)	
(NAICS)	Profit Margin	
Occupational Safety and Health Administration	Profit Sharing	
(OSHA)909	Program Evaluation and Review	1012
Office Romance	Technique (PERT)	101/
Office Security	Project Management	
Office Supplies	Promissory Notes	
Online Auctions	· ·	
Operations Management	Proprietary Information	
	Proxy Statements	
Opportunity Cost	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Optimal Firm Size	Psychographics	
Oral Communication	Public Relations	
Organization Chart	Purchasing	
Organization Theory	Quality Circles	
Organizational Behavior	Quality Control	
Organizational Development	Racial Discrimination	
Organizational Growth	Rebates	
Organizational Life Cycle	Reciprocal Marketing	
Organizational Structure	Record Retention	
Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM)	Recycling	
Outsourcing	Refinancing	
Overhead Expense	Regulation D	
Overtime	Regulatory Flexibility Act	
Packaging	Relocation	
Partnership	Remanufacturing	
Partnership Agreement	Renovation	
Part Time Employees	Request for Proposal	
Patent and Trademark Office (PTO)	Research and Development	
Payroll Taxes	Résumés	1068

D: 1 T 1 -	Social Engraperación	1166
Retail Trade	Social Entrepreneurship	
Retirement Planning	Social Media, Collaboration Tools	
Return on Assets (ROA)	Social Media, Communication Tools	
Return on Investment (ROI)	Social Media, Networking	
Return Policies	Social Media, Overview	
Right to Know (RTK) Laws	Social Media, Rich Media	
Risk Management	Socially Responsible Investing	
Risk and Return	Sole Proprietorship	
Robotics	Spam	
Royalties	Span of Control	
Royalty Financing	Stakeholders	
Rural Businesses	Standard Mileage Rate	
S Corporation	Stocks	. 1201
Sales Commissions	Strategy	. 1206
Sales Contracts1099	Strategy, Generic	. 1207
Sales Force	Strategy, Portfolio Model	. 1210
Sales Forecasts	Strategy, Structure Conduct Performance Model	. 1212
Sales Management	Subcontracting	
Sales Promotion	Substance Abuse	. 1215
Sarbanes Oxley	Succession Plans	
Scalability	Supplier Relations	
Search Engines	Supply and Demand	
Seasonal Businesses	Sustainable Business Practices	
SEC Disclosure Laws and Regulations	Sustainable Growth	
Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) 1116	Syndicated Loans	
Seed Money	Target Markets	
Self Assessment	Tariffs	
Self Employment	Tax Deductible Business Expenses	
Self Employment Contributions Act (SECA) 1121	Tax Planning	
Selling a Business	Tax Preparation Software	
Seniority	Tax Returns	
•		
Service Businesses	Tax Withholding	
Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE) 1129	Technology Diffusion	
Service Marks	Telemarketing	
Sexual Harassment	Temporary Employment Services	
Shared Services	Testing Laboratories	
Shoplifting	Time Management	
Sick Leave and Personal Days	Toll Free Telephone Numbers	
Simplified Employee Pension (SEP) Plans 1140	Total Preventive Maintenance	
Site Selection	Total Quality Management (TQM)	
Small Business	Trade Secrets	
Small Business Administration	Trademarks	
Small Business Consortia	Training and Development	
Small Business Development Centers (SBDC) 1151	Transaction Processing	. 1274
Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR)	Transportation	. 1276
Program1152	Transportation of Exports	. 1277
Small Business Investment Companies (SBIC) 1153	Tuition Assistance Programs	. 1279
Small Business Job Protection Act	Undercapitalization	
Small Business/Large Business Relationships 1157	Underwriters Laboratories (UL)	. 1285
Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR)	Uniform Commercial Code (UCC)	
Program	U.S. Chamber of Commerce	. 1287
Small Business Dominated Industries 1161	U.S. Department of Commerce	. 1288
Small Claims Court	U.S. Small Business Administration Guaranteed	
Smoke Free Environment	Loans	. 1289

Valuation	Wholesaling
Value Added Tax	Wide Area Networks (WANs)
Variable Pay	Women Entrepreneurs
Variance	Workers' Compensation
Venture Capital	Workplace Anger
Venture Capital Networks	Workplace Giving
Venture Philanthropy	
Vertical Marketing System	Workplace Safety
Viral Marketing	Workplace Violence
Virtual Private Networks	Written Communication
Virtual Worlds	Young Entrepreneurs' Organization (YEO) 1347
Warranties	Zoning Ordinances
Web Programming Languages and Tools 1319	
Web Site Design	<i>Index</i>

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS XI

Introduction and User's Guide

INTRODUCTION

While the actions of large companies are the subject of most business news cycles, small businesses are the backbone of the American economy. These businesses employ over half of all U.S. workers, and they account for 64 percent of net new jobs. Small business (often defined as a business with less than 100 workers) may be small, but it is everywhere. It is innovative, adaptive, and has a ubiquitous presence in most every American city.

Like many small firms, the fourth edition of the *Encyclopedia of Small Business* has adapted to fit the current economic times. This edition, like its predecessors, features new entries and reflects the rapidly changing environment by intensive updating of its contents. Since the last edition the global economy has been convulsed by a recession brought on by disruptions in the world's financial sector, and a comprehensive overhaul of the American health care system has been signed into law, to name just two events with significant long-term economic implications. This encyclopedia reflects all of these changes. Virtually every entry has had to be revised, many rather extensively, to mirror accurately the dynamically changing economic environment.

EOSB-4, like earlier editions, is intended as a resource for the small-business owner, for the would-be entrepreneur, and for students of business generally. It deals extensively with most aspects of business activity, from human resources on up to organizational issues; production and productivity; financial activities from accounting details on up to stock trading; purchasing, sales, and marketing; accounting and measurement issues, including various forms of valuation and assessment; and also with legal forms and regulatory requirements. It deals with starting, buying, and selling businesses as well as taking them public or buying them back from the public. EOSB-4 also attempts to cover major issues that shape the business environment, like globalization and Web 2.0, or shape the company, like business ethics. In most cases, the point of view reflected is that of the small-business owner. All events in all companies have the same fundamental character, but the same issue confronting a small business will very often play out differently than it will in a huge organization.

EOSB-4 has 605 entries of which 40 are new. These new entries cover the emergence of such twenty-first-century topics as Social Media, Crowdsourcing, Socially Responsible Investment, and Sustainable Business Practices. Most of the other existing entries have also been rewritten on the basis of new research and information. Users of EOSB who like

to follow a subject closely might wish to look up and read again entries that have helped them in the past. All other entries have been carefully reviewed and updated in light of regulatory, market, legislative, technological, or global changes. Some have been redone to make points previously present more sharply or with additional documentation.

USER'S GUIDE

The essays in *EOSB-4* are presented alphabetically by topic in two volumes, with Volume 1 covering essays beginning with A-I and Volume 2 containing essays J-Z. In the very nature of things, some topics are covered in more than one entry depending on context. An example is the broad subject of Internet Security. Some cross-referencing is provided at the bottom of entries under the **See Also** heading. A look at the index will provide references to other essays in which the topic may be covered in part or touched upon. Each entry is also followed by a **Further Reading** section in which the reader can identify books, periodicals, and government or other Web sites from or on which additional information may be obtained.

EOSB-4 features a Master Index at the back of Volume 2. The index contains alphabetical references to important terms in accounting, finance, human resources, marketing, operations management, organizational development, and other areas of interest to small business owners; names of institutions, organizations, associations, government agencies, and relevant legislation; and "see also" references. Each index term is followed by volume and page numbers, which easily direct the user to main topics as well as to all secondary reference terms as mentioned above.

EOSB-4 works equally well as a reference work to look up some category on which more information is needed, e.g., Discounted Cash Flow or as a book used for browsing. It can also be used as a source of general information on trends or practices, the reader sampling an essay and being moved, perhaps, to read another that comes up in the context of the first. However used, it is the editors' hope that the Encyclopedia of Small Business will have served the reader well in presenting the subjects and in provoking thought and best of all profitable action.

COMMENTS AND SUGGESTIONS

We welcome any questions, comments, or suggestions regarding the *Encyclopedia of Small Business*. To reach us, please contact:

Editor
Encyclopedia of Small Business
Gale, Cengage Learning
27500 Drake road
Farmington Hills, MI 48331-3535
Toll-free Phone: 800-347-GALE

A

ABSENTEEISM

Absenteeism is the term generally used to refer to unscheduled employee absences from the workplace. Many causes of absenteeism are legitimate personal illness or family issues, for example but absenteeism can also be traced to factors such as a poor work environment or workers who lack commitment to their jobs. If such absences become excessive, they can adversely impact the operations and, ultimately, the profitability of a business.

COSTS OF ABSENTEEISM

Unscheduled absences are costly to business. According to the U.S. Department of Labor, companies lose approximately 2.8 million workdays a year because of employee injuries and illnesses. The inability to plan for these unexpected absences means that companies hire last-minute temporary workers, or pay overtime to their regular workers, to cover labor shortfalls; they may also maintain a higher staffing level regularly in anticipation of absences. According to a 2007 study conducted by CCH Inc., a provider of human resource research, the absenteeism rate has reached an average of 2.5 percent per day, with only 35 percent of those total absences caused by personal illness. Companies rated with poor or fair morale programs suffered an even larger 2.9 percent absenteeism rating. To compensate, most companies continually overstaff by 10 to 20 percent to mask lost productivity.

Small businesses are, of course, not immune to such "expenses." There are obvious costs associated with an absent employee, including consequences difficult to measure. The most obvious cost is in the area of sick leave benefits provided that the business offers such benefits but there are significant hidden costs as well. The SOHO Guidebook

cites the following as notable hidden cost factors associated with absenteeism:

- · Lost productivity of the absent employee
- Overtime for other employees to fill in
- Decreased overall productivity of those employees
- Costs incurred to secure temporary help
- Possible loss of business or dissatisfied customers
- Problems with employee morale

The costs associated with absenteeism can be controlled. While scheduled time off for vacations and illnesses is an inevitable cost of doing business, creating a comprehensive absence policy to discourage excessive absenteeism is well worth the effort. Some larger companies have been able to cut absenteeism by as much as 85 percent by creating such plans, and small businesses can stop absenteeism before it becomes a problem by developing such policies.

The growing field of telework is also having a signficant impact on absenteeism. Telework refers to completing work tasks at home, or using at-home resources such as the Internet and a telephone to complete work projects. One of the primary benefits cited for small businesses to use and encourage teleworking is that rates of absenteeism tend to drop in the presence of telework options. By giving the option to work from home in certain cases, many employees are able to find a work/life balance that allows them still to be productive while taking care of issues that would have kept them away if they had been required to go to work. The cost savings associated with teleworking can be significant.

If a small business owner wants to create a teleworking option for employees, the key is clarity. Telework can be done

by accountants, marketers, secretaries, journalists, and many different types of workers, but businesses need clear guidelines on what counts as teleworking, what the limits of teleworking are, how to notify managers concerning a period of teleworking, and what the expected results of such work are.

DEVELOPING AN ABSENCE POLICY

Many small-business owners do not establish absenteeism policies for their companies. Some owners have only a few employees and do not feel that it is worth the trouble. Others operate businesses in which "sick pay" is not provided to employees. Workers in such firms thus have a significant incentive to show up for work; if they do not, their paycheck suffers. Still other small-business owners feel that absenteeism is not a significant problem; they see no need to institute new policies or make any changes to the few rules that might already be in place.

Many small-business consultants counsel entrepreneurs and business owners to consider establishing formal written policies that conform to state and federal laws. Written policies can give employers added legal protection from employees who have been fired or disciplined for excessive absenteeism provided that those policies explicitly state the allowable number of absences, the consequences of excessive absenteeism, and other relevant aspects of the policy. Moreover, noted the SOHO Guidebook, "a formal, detailed policy that addresses absences, tardiness, failure to call in, and leaving early can serve to prevent misconceptions about acceptable behavior, inconsistent discipline, complaints of favoritism, morale problems, and charges of illegal discrimination. General statements that excessive absenteeism will be a cause for discipline may be insufficient."

Changes in company culture and policy have been cited as effective in reducing absenteeism. The use of flexible schedules, whenever possible, is one way to offer employees a means of managing their own personal time needs and thus reducing unscheduled absences. Many small businesses that have introduced flextime, compressed work weeks, job sharing, and telecommuting options to their workforce have seen absenteeism fall significantly; these policies provide employees with much greater leeway to strike a balance between office and home that works for them (and the employer).

Small businesses should also be aware of when they may fall under federal or state laws that they were previously exempt from fulfilling. The Family and Medical Leave Act, for instance, applies to private businesses when they have more than fifty employees in a 75-mile radius. As businesses grow, owners should be aware of when they fall under such guidelines and have plans to meet their requirements.

ABSENTEEISM POLICIES

Most employees are conscientious workers with good attendance records. If they are forced to miss significant

amounts of work, the reasons are usually legitimate. However, it is estimated that three out of every hundred workers are likely to exploit the system by taking more than the allotted sick time or more days than are necessary to recover from illness.

In times of economic recession, employees are more likely to stay at work, and absenteeism rates tend to drop noticeably. However, this is not considered a welcome trend, since such employees are those who would choose to be absent were they not afraid of losing their jobs. The preferable employees are those who are dedicated enough to the business that they arrive and work industriously regardless of economic conditions.

To address absenteeism, many small businesses choose between two policies. The first is a traditional absenteeism policy that distinguishes between excused and unexcused absences. Under such policies, employees are provided with a set number of sick days (also sometimes called "personal" days in recognition that employees occasionally need to take time off to attend to personal/family matters) and a set number of vacation days. Employees who are absent from work after exhausting their sick days are required to use vacation days under this system. Absences that take place after both sick and vacation days have been exhausted are subject to disciplinary action. The second policy alternative, commonly known as a "no-fault" system, permits each employee a specified number of absences annually (either days or "occurrences," in which multiple days of continuous absence are counted as a single occurrence). This policy does not consider the reason for the employee's absence. As with traditional absence policies, once the employee's days have been used up, he or she is subject to disciplinary action.

"Use It or Lose It". Some companies do not allow employees to carry sick days over from year to year. The benefits and disadvantages of this policy continue to be debated in businesses across the country. Some analysts contend that most employees do not require large numbers of sick days and that systems that allow carryovers are more likely to be abused by poor employees than appropriately utilized by good employees, who, if struck down by a long-term illness, often have disability alternatives.

A more employee-friendly feature that can be added onto a "use it or lose it" sick day policy is the option of donating unused earned days to a leave bank for colleagues suffering from catastrophic illnesses. Although this may not be an incentive to all employees to conserve sick days, it does offer dedicated employees a means of putting what they may consider legitimately earned hours to a positive use.

ESTABLISHING A SYSTEM FOR TRACKING ABSENCES

Absenteeism policies are useless if the business does not also implement and maintain an effective system for tracking employee attendance. Some companies are able to track absenteeism through existing payroll systems, but those who do not have this option need to make certain that they put together a system that can: 1) keep an accurate count of individual employee absences; 2) tabulate company wide absenteeism totals; 3) calculate the financial impact that these absences have on the business; 4) detect periods when absences are particularly high; and 5) differentiate between various types of absences.

SEE ALSO Employee Motivation; Sick Leave and Personal Days.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Allerton, Haidee E. "How To." *Training and Development*. August 2000.
- Anderson, Tom. "Employers Lax on Absence Management." Employee Benefit News. June 15, 2005.
- Bohlander, George W., and Scott Snell. *Managing Human Resources*. 15th ed. Stamford, Conn.: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Ceniceros, Roberto. "Written Policies Reduce Risk in Firing Workers Comp Abusers." *Business Insurance*. April 21, 1997.
- Doherty, Sean T., Jean C. Andrey, Laura C. Johnson. "Telework and the New Workplace of the 21st Century." U.S. Department of Labor, 2009. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/asp/archive/ reports/telework/p1 4.htm.
- "Don't Let Unscheduled Absences Wipe You Out." Workforce. June 2000.
- "Employee Absenteeism and Attendance." HRHero, 2010. Available from: http://www.hrhero.com/topics/absenteeism. html.
- "Flexible Schedules for Hourly Workers Becoming More Prevalent." World At Work, 2009. Available from: http://www.working fromanywhere.org/press.html.
- Gale, Sarah Fister. "Sickened by the Cost of Absenteeism." Workforce. September 2003.
- Hunt, David. "There's a Bit of Flu Doing the Rounds, Boss," Employee Benefits. April 2000.
- "Link Absenteeism and Benefits And Help Cut Costs," *HR Focus.* April 2000.
- Mcafferty, Dennis. "Cut Down on Absenteeism." Lowes Commercial Services, July 2007. Available from: http://www.lowesforpros.com/cut down on absenteeism.
- SOHO Guidebook. CCH Incorporated, 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by T. Lacoma, Anaxos

ACCELERATED COST RECOVERY SYSTEM (ACRS)

The Accelerated Cost Recovery System (ACRS) is a method of depreciating property for tax purposes; it allows individuals and businesses to write off capitalized assets in an accelerated manner. Adopted by the U.S. Congress in 1981 as part of the Economic Recovery Tax Act, ACRS assigns assets to one of eight recovery classes ranging from 3 to 19 years depending on the assets' useful lives. These recovery classes are used as the basis for depreciation of the assets.

The idea behind ACRS was to increase the tax deduction for depreciation of property and thus increase the cash flow available to individuals and businesses for investment. It was put in place during an economic recession and "unleashed a torrential flow of corporate cash," according to Elizabeth Kaplan in *Dun's Business Month*. In fact, at the time it was enacted, ACRS was expected to add between \$50 and \$100 billion to the incomes of individuals and businesses over a 10-year period.

Proponents of ACRS claimed that this depreciation method and related changes in tax law led to a huge increase in investment that helped the U.S. economy recover. But other people criticized ACRS for making reported business earnings look better than they actually were. "The dangers of treating depreciation as merely an accounting convention and not a real economic cost that provides for the eventual replacement of plant and equipment were exacerbated by ACRS, which allowed companies to take ultra rapid depreciation on capital-intensive assets," Kaplan explained. "By reducing corporate tax bills, ACRS also exaggerated the disparity between cash flow and reported earnings. The cash generated by a company's operations is being hailed as a far more reliable barometer of financial health than the more traditional earnings yardstick, which can be skewed by accounting conventions."

Perhaps the most dangerous trend to grow out of the favorable tax treatment of capitalized assets was a large number of hostile takeovers. "ACRS inadvertently unleashed a potent weapon for corporate raiders who specialize in leveraging the assets of the target company to finance their attacks," Kaplan noted.

SWITCH TO MACRS

Responding to criticism, the U.S. Congress revised the ACRS as part of the 1986 Tax Reform Act. The new depreciation method for tangible property put in use after 1986 is called the Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System (MACRS). The main difference between ACRS and MACRS is that the latter method uses longer recovery

periods and thus reduces the annual depreciation deductions granted for residential and nonresidential real estate.

Some people expressed concern that the change would spur consumption at the expense of investment and thus end the period of economic recovery and growth. Others worried that the frequency of changes would unnecessarily complicate the tax code. Ultimately, MACRS was considered a success and the IRS still requires business to follow its guidelines although generally accepted accounting practices (GAAP) allow for other accounting methods such as straight-line accounting for purposes besides taxes. MACRS went through only minor revisions from 1990 to 2010, with most additions encompassing new technology or business practices not available when the method was created.

MACRS actually encompasses two different depreciation methods, called the General Depreciation System (GDS) and the Alternative Depreciation System (ADS). GDS is used for most types of property. ADS applies only to certain types of property that which is used for business purposes 50 percent of the time or less, is used predominantly outside the United States, or is used for tax-exempt purposes, for example but can also be used if the taxpayer so chooses.

Small businesses can use MACRS not only to depreciate large business expenses like vehicles or equipment, but also to see if small items can be included as business expenses. If small-business owners have questions as to whether particular trips in a vehicle or certain uses of equipment can be counted, they can consult MACRS to see if such items are listed as business expenses. Counting such items as expenses and properly depreciating expensive assets can make a large difference to small businesses, not only in the taxes that they need to pay but also in the recorded profits the business makes.

MACRS also makes more room for recovering energy-efficient or green investments detailed in the original ACRS. Several types of renewable energy technologies are rated as 5-year properties, including:

- 1. solar electric and solar thermal systems
- 2. fuel cells
- 3. geothermal systems
- 4. small wind systems
- 5. combined heat and power systems (CHP)

These and similar small changes were made to encourage businesses to adopt healthier operating practices.

CHANGES IN MACRS

In March 2004 temporary and proposed changes to MACRS were published by the IRS. The changes concern how depreciation is handled for property acquired in one of two specific ways. Property acquired in a like-kind exchange and/or as a result of an involuntary conversion are to be

handled differently if both the relinquished and the replacement property are subject to MARCS in the acquiring taxpayer's hands. The property in question must also have changed hands prior to February 27, 2004.

The federal economic stimulus act of 2008 added a 50 percent bonus depreciation provision for eligible renewable energy systems that were acquired and placed in service in 2008. This was later extended to include all of 2009 as well. Under this amendment, the property owner can deduct 50 percent of the adjusted basis of the property in 2008 and 2009, while the remaining 50 percent is deducted along the regular 5-year timeline.

These temporary additions to MACRS were designed to encourage business owners who want to start environmentally friendly operations. By being able to deduct half of a property's base value in one year, businesses can significantly reduce their on-book costs and related taxes in the following years, essentially making large renewable energy systems more tax deductible. This and similar federal measures can give small-business owners a boost if they use alternative energy sources, improving not only the profit appearance of their companies but also letting them pay associated taxes more quickly.

SEE ALSO Depreciation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Afeman, Lynn, and Sarah Staudenraus. "Practical Application of the New MACRS Depreciation Regs." *Tax Adviser*. June 2004
- Blumenfrucht, Israel. "Depreciation of Personal Property." Management Accounting. April 1987.
- Database of State Incentives for Renewables and Efficiency. "Federal Incentives/Policies for Renewables and Effciency." N.C. Solar Center, N.C. State University, College of Engineering, 2009. Available from: http://www.dsireusa.org/incentives/incentive.cfm?Incentive Code=US06F.
- DiNardo, Paul G., Shirley C. Baldwin, and Cathy A Harris. Practical Guide to Cost Segregation 2d ed. Chicago: CCH, 2008.
- Duncan, William A., and Robert W. Wyndelts. "The Accelerated Cost Recovery System after the Tax Reform Act of 1986." *Review of Taxation of Individuals.* Summer 1987.
- Flynn, Maura P. "Property Located Outside United States Subject to Different Depreciation Rules." *Tax Adviser*. August 1992.
- "The Future of Depreciation Rules." *Nation's Business.* February 1986.
- Internal Revenue Service. IRS Publication 946: How to Depreciate Property. 2000.
- Internal Revenue Service. *Instructions for Form 4562*. 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs pdf/i4562.pdf.
- Kaplan, Elizabeth. "Wall Street Zeroes in on Cash Flow." Dun's Business Month. July 1985.

Owen, William G., and Gregory Passewitz. "Business Use of the Car." *Ohio State University*. Ohio State, 2009. Available from: http://ohioline.osu.edu/cd fact/1178.html.

Tandet, Steven N. "Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System." Tax Adviser. April 1989.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by T. Lacoma, Anaxos

ACCOUNTING

Accounting has been defined as "the language of business" because it is the basic tool to keep score of a business's activity. It is with accounting that an organization records, reports, and evaluates economic events and transactions that affect the enterprise. As far back as 1494 the importance of accounting to the success of a business was known. In a book on mathematics published that year and written by the Franciscan monk Luca Paciolo, the author cites three things any successful merchant must have: sufficient cash or credit, an accounting system to track how he is doing, and a good bookkeeper to operate the system.

Accounting processes document all aspects of a business's financial performance, from payroll costs, capital expenditures, and other obligations to sales revenue and owners' equity. An understanding of the financial data contained in accounting documents is regarded as essential to reaching an accurate picture of a business's true financial well-being. Armed with such knowledge, businesses can make appropriate financial and strategic decisions about their future; conversely, incomplete or inaccurate accounting data can cripple a company, no matter its size or orientation. The importance of accounting as a barometer of business health past, present, and future and tool of business navigation is reflected in the words of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), which defined accounting as a "service activity." Accounting, said the AICPA, is intended "to provide quantitative information, primarily financial in nature, about economic activities that is intended to be useful in making economic decisions making reasoned choices among alternative courses of action.'

A business's accounting system contains information relevant to a wide range of people. In addition to business owners, who rely on accounting data to gauge the financial progress of their enterprise, accounting data can communicate relevant information to investors, creditors, managers, and others who interact with the business in question. As a result, accounting is sometimes divided into two distinct subsets financial accounting and management accounting that reflect the different information needs of the end users.

Financial accounting is a branch of accounting that provides people outside the business—such as investors or loan officers—with qualitative information regarding an enterprise's economic resources, obligations, financial performance, and cash flow. Management accounting, on the other hand, refers to accounting data used by business owners, supervisors, and other employees of a business to gauge the enterprise's health and operating trends.

GENERALLY ACCEPTED ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

Generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) are the guidelines, rules, and procedures used in recording and reporting accounting information in audited financial statements. In order to have a vibrant and active economic marketplace, participants in the market must have confidence in the system. They must be confident that the reports and financial statements produced by companies are trustworthy and based on some standard set of accounting principles. The stock market crash of 1929 and its aftermath showed just how damaging uncertainty can be to the market. The results of U.S. Senate Banking and Currency Committee hearings into the 1929 crash caused public outrage and lead to federal regulation of the securities market as well as a push for the development of professional organizations designed to establish standardized accounting principles and to oversee their adoption.

Various organizations have influenced the development of modern-day accounting principles. Among these are the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB), and the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). The first two are private sector organizations; the SEC is a federal government agency.

The AICPA played a major role in the development of accounting standards. In 1937 the AICPA created the Committee on Accounting Procedures (CAP), which issued a series of Accounting Research Bulletins (ARB) with the purpose of standardizing accounting practices. This committee was replaced by the Accounting Principles Board (APB) in 1959. The APB maintained the ARB series, but it also began to publish a new set of pronouncements, referred to as Opinions of the Accounting Principles Board. In mid-1973 an independent private board called the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) replaced the APB and assumed responsibility for the issuance of financial accounting standards. The FASB remains the primary determiner of financial accounting standards in the United States. Comprised of seven members who serve full time and receive compensation for their service, the FASB identifies financial accounting issues, conducts research related to these issues, and is charged with resolving the issues. A super-majority vote (i.e., at least five to two) is required before an addition or change to the Statements of Financial Accounting Standards is issued. Such changes are made to encourage certain business trends or stop unhealthy business practices, as seen in the 2009 FASB approval of accounting changes that allowed technology companies to sell bundled software and hardware devices more easily.

In 2004 FASB added a small-business advisory committee in an attempt to receive more input from the small-business sector of the U.S. market. FASB has received input from small-business organizations since its beginning, but this is the first in-house board designed to look at accounting matters from a small-business perspective. The committee consists of twenty-four various lenders, investors, and analysts from the small-business community.

The Financial Accounting Foundation is the parent organization to FASB. The foundation is governed by a sixteen-member Board of Trustees appointed from the memberships of eight organizations: AICPA, Financial Executives Institute, Institute of Management Accountants, Financial Analysts Federation, American Accounting Association, Securities Industry Association, Government Finance Officers Association, and National Association of State Auditors. A Financial Accounting Standards Advisory Council (approximately thirty members) advises the FASB. In addition, an Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF) was established in 1984 to provide timely guidance to the FASB on new accounting issues.

The Securities and Exchange Commission, an agency of the federal government, has the legal authority to prescribe accounting principles and reporting practices for all companies issuing publicly traded securities. The SEC has seldom used this authority, although it has intervened or expressed its views on accounting issues from time to time. U.S. law requires that companies subject to the jurisdiction of the SEC make reports to the SEC giving detailed information about their operations. The SEC has broad powers to require public disclosure in a fair and accurate manner in financial statements and to protect investors. The SEC establishes accounting principles with respect to the information contained within reports it requires of registered companies. These reports include: Form S-X, a registration statement; Form 10-K, an annual report; Form 10-Q, a quarterly report of operations; Form 8-K, a report used to describe significant events that may affect the company; and Proxy Statements, which are used when management requests the right to vote through proxies for shareholders.

On December 20, 2002, the SEC proposed a series of amendments to the rules and forms that it imposes on companies within its jurisdiction. These changes were mandated as part of the passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. This law was motivated, in part, by accounting scandals that came to light involving firms as well

known as Enron, WorldCom, Tyco, Global Crossing, Kmart, and Arthur Andersen, to name a few.

INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS

If small businesses are interested in starting international trade, they should be aware of the IFRS, or international financial reporting standards. IFRS are not fully developed, but it is expected that most U.S. businesses will be required to adher to IFRS by 2016, including small businesses who trade internationally and as time goes on possibly even other businesses. The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, which governs small business auditing, has already recognized the developing IFRS as a potential new standard.

Another change that may concern small businesses is the development of the Financial Statement Presentation Project (FSPP). This is a new proposed format for displaying balance sheet and income statement information more like a cash flow statement is displayed, with data separated out into business, financing, and income categories, among others. Decisions on the Financial Statement Presentation Project are expected in 2010. For the most part, changes would affect large businesses and how they display information to investors, but a trickle-down effect can be expected for small businesses as well. If the changes do go into effect, small businesses can be expected to keep up with the new formats, especially if they ever intend to go public.

ACCOUNTING SYSTEM

An accounting system is a management information system responsible for the collection and processing of data useful to decision-makers in planning and controlling the activities of a business organization. The data processing cycle of an accounting system encompasses the total structure of five activities associated with tracking financial information: collection or recording of data; classification of data; processing (including calculating and summarizing) of data; maintenance or storage of results; and reporting of results. The primary but not sole means by which these final results are disseminated to both internal and external users (such as creditors and investors) is the financial statement.

The elements of accounting are the building blocks from which financial statements are constructed. According to the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB), the primary financial elements directly related to measuring performance and the financial position of a business enterprise are as follows:

- Assets probable future economic benefits obtained or controlled by a particular entity as a result of past transactions or events.
- Comprehensive Income the change in equity (net assets) of an entity during a given period as a result

of transactions and other events and circumstances from non-owner sources. Comprehensive income includes all changes in equity during a period except those resulting from investments by owners and distributions to owners.

- Distributions to Owners decreases in equity (net assets) of a particular enterprise as a result of transferring assets, rendering services, or incurring liabilities to owners.
- Equity the residual interest in the assets of an entity that remain after deducting liabilities. In a business entity, equity is the ownership interest.
- Expenses events that expend assets or incur liabilities during a period from delivering or providing goods or services and carrying out other activities that constitute the entity's ongoing major or central operation.
- Gains increases in equity (net assets) from peripheral or incidental transactions. Gains also come from other transactions, events, and circumstances affecting the entity during a period except those that result from revenues or investments by owners. Investments by owners are increases in net assets resulting from transfers of valuables from other entities to obtain or increase ownership interests (or equity) in it.
- Liabilities probable future sacrifices of economic benefits arising from present obligations to transfer assets or provide services to other entities in the future as a result of past transactions or events.
- Losses decreases in equity (net assets) from peripheral or incidental transactions of an entity and from all other transactions, events, and circumstances affecting the entity during a period.
 Losses do not include equity drops that result from expenses or distributions to owners.
- Revenues inflows or other enhancements of assets, settlements of liabilities, or a combination of both during a period from delivering or producing goods, rendering services, or conducting other activities that constitute the entity's ongoing major or central operations.

When businesses first begin, they usually choose between cash method accounting or accrual method accounting. Cash method accounting records income and expenses in the month and year in which they were received or paid. This is often easier for service-based businesses, while businesses that deal with inventory or manufacturing must depend on the accrual method. Accrual method accounting records income and expenses as they are incurred, not when the money exchanges

hands. There are also hybrid methods that combine the two methods, which are useful for businesses that offer services along with products.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Financial statements are the most comprehensive way of communicating financial information about a business enterprise. A wide array of users from investors and creditors to budget directors use the data it contains to guide their actions and business decisions. Financial statements generally include the following information:

- Balance sheet (or statement of financial position) summarizes the financial position of an accounting entity at a particular point in time as represented by its economic resources (assets), economic obligations (liabilities), and equity.
- Income statement summarizes the results of operations for a given period of time.
- Statement of cash flows summarizes the impact of an enterprise's cash flows on its operating, financing, and investing activities over a given period of time.
- Statement of retained earnings shows the increases and decreases in earnings retained by the company over a given period of time.
- Statement of changes in stockholders' equity discloses the changes in the separate stockholders' equity account of an entity, including investments by distributions to owners during the period.

Notes to financial statements are considered an integral part of a complete set of financial statements. Notes typically provide additional information at the end of the statement and concern such matters as depreciation and inventory methods used in the statements, details of long-term debt, pensions, leases, income taxes, contingent liabilities, methods of consolidation, and other matters. Significant accounting policies are usually disclosed as the initial note or as a summary preceding the notes to the financial statements.

ACCOUNTING PROFESSION

There are two primary kinds of accountants: private accountants, who are employed by a business enterprise to perform accounting services exclusively for that business, and public accountants, who function as independent experts and perform accounting services for a wide variety of clients. Some public accountants operate their own businesses, while others are employed by accounting firms to attend to the accounting needs of the firm's clients. While starting businesses may not be able to outsource accounting to another firm, it is common for businesses to use outside accountants as they grow larger.

A certified public accountant (CPA) is an accountant who has 1) fulfilled certain educational and experience requirements established by state law for the practice of public accounting and 2) garnered an acceptable score on a rigorous 3-day national examination. Such people become licensed to practice public accounting in a particular state. These licensing requirements are widely credited with maintaining the integrity of the accounting service industry, but in recent years this licensing process has drawn criticism from legislators and others who favor deregulation of the profession. Some segments of the business community have expressed concern that the quality of accounting would suffer if such changes were implemented, and analysts indicate that small businesses without major inhouse accounting departments would be particularly impacted.

The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) is the national professional organization of CPAs, but numerous organizations within the accounting profession exist to address the specific needs of various accounting professionals. These groups range from the American Accounting Association, an organization composed primarily of accounting educators, to the American Women's Society of Certified Public Accountants.

ACCOUNTING AND THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

"A good accountant is the most important outside advisor the small- business owner has," according to the *Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor*. "The services of a lawyer and consultant are vital during specific periods in the development of a small business or in times of trouble, but it is the accountant who, on a continuing basis, has the greatest impact on the ultimate success or failure of a small business."

When starting a business, many entrepreneurs consult an accounting professional to learn about the various tax laws that affect them and to familiarize themselves with the variety of financial records that they will need to maintain. Such consultations are especially recommended for would-be business owners who anticipate buying a business or franchise, plan to invest a substantial amount of money in the business, anticipate holding money or property for clients, or plan to incorporate.

If a business owner decides to enlist the services of an accountant to incorporate, he or she should make certain that the accountant has experience dealing with small corporations, for incorporation brings with it a flurry of new financial forms and requirements. A knowledgeable accountant can provide valuable information on various aspects of the start-up phase.

Similarly, when investigating the possible purchase or licensing of a business, a would-be buyer should enlist the assistance of an accountant to look over the financial statements of the licensor-seller. Examination of financial statements and other financial data should enable the accountant to determine whether the business is a viable investment. If a prospective buyer decides not to use an accountant to review the licensorseller's financial statements, he or she should at least make sure that the financial statements that have been offered have been properly audited (a CPA will not stamp or sign a financial statement that has not been properly audited and certified).

Once in business, the business owner will have to weigh revenue, rate of expansion, capital expenditures, and other factors in deciding whether to secure an inhouse accountant, an accounting service, or a year-end accounting and tax preparation service. Sole proprietorships and partnerships are less likely to have need of an accountant; in some cases, they will be able to address their business's modest accounting needs without utilizing outside help. If a business owner declines to seek professional help from an accountant on financial matters, pertinent accounting information can be found in books, seminars, government agencies such as the Small Business Administration, and other sources.

Even if a small-business owner decides against securing an accountant he or she will find it much easier to attend to the business's accounting requirements if a few basic bookkeeping principles are followed. These include maintaining a strict division between personal and business records; maintaining separate accounting systems for all business transactions; establishing separate checking accounts for personal and business; and keeping all business records, such as invoices and receipts.

Small businesses usually choose to buy some kind of accounting software to help them keep track of expenditures, wages, and other day-to-day aspects of accounting. Popular accounting software packages include QuickBooks and Peachtree, which offer a base software structure that organizations can use to purchase the specific modules they need to keep track of their business. These accounting software programs help businesses be more accurate and mindful of accounting practices even after they grow large enough to hire outside professionals.

CHOOSING AN ACCOUNTANT

While some small businesses are able to manage their accounting needs without benefit of in-house accounting personnel or a professional accounting outfit, the majority choose to enlist the help of accounting professionals. There are many factors for the small-business owner to consider when seeking an accountant, including personality, services rendered, reputation in the business community, and expense.

The nature of the business in question is also a consideration in choosing an accountant. Owners of small businesses who do not anticipate expanding rapidly have little

need of a national accounting firm, but business ventures that require investors or call for a public stock offering can benefit from association with an established accounting firm. Many owners of growing companies select an accountant by interviewing several prospective accounting firms and requesting proposals which will, ideally, detail the firm's public offering experience within the industry, describe the accountants who will be handling the account, and estimate fees for auditing and other proposed services.

Finally, a business that utilizes a professional accountant to attend to accounting matters is often better equipped to devote time to other aspects of the enterprise. Time is a precious resource for small businesses and their owners, and according to the *Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor*, "Accountants help business owners comply with a number of laws and regulations affecting their record-keeping practices. If you spend your time trying to find answers to the many questions that accountants can answer more efficiently, you will not have the time to manage your business properly. Spend your time doing what you do best, and let accountants do what they do best."

The small-business owner can, of course, make matters much easier both for his or her company and for the accountant by maintaining proper accounting records throughout the year. Well-maintained and complete records of assets, depreciation, income and expense, inventory, and capital gains and losses are all necessary for the accountant to conclude her work; gaps in a business's financial record only add to the accountant's time and, therefore, her fee for services rendered.

The potential management insights that can be gained from a study of properly prepared financial statements should not be overlooked. Many small businesses see accounting primarily as a paperwork burden and something whose value is primarily in helping to comply with government reporting requirements and tax preparations. Most experts in the field contend that small firms should recognize that accounting information can be a valuable component of a company's management and decision-making systems, for financial data provide the ultimate indicator of the failure or success of a business's strategic and philosophical direction.

SEE ALSO Certified Public Accountants.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anthony, Robert N., and Leslie K. Pearlman. *Essentials of Accounting*. Upper Saddle River: N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1999.
Bragg, Steven M. *Accounting Best Practices*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley,

Daily, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Businesses*. 13th ed. Berkeley: Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

"FASB Establishes Small Business Advisory Committee." FASB. 3 March 2004. Available from: http://www.fasb.org

Fuller, Charles. *The Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1995.

Lunt, Henry. "The Fab Four's Solo Careers." *Accountancy*. March 2000.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Recordkeeping and Accounting for Successful Small Business. 7th ed. New York: Kaplan, 2007.

Rapoport, Michael. "FASB, as Expected, Approves Accounting Change That Benefits Tech Companies." *Wall Street Journal*. 24 September 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/ article/SB125374225265535371.html.

Strassmann, Paul A. "GAAP Helps Whom?" *Computerworld*. 6 December 1999.

Stuart, Alix. "Which One When?" *CFO Magazine*. January 2009. Taylor, Peter. *Book Keeping & Accounting for Small Business.*. 7th ed. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by T. Lacoma, Anaxos

ACCOUNTING METHODS

Accounting methods refer to the basic rules and guidelines under which businesses keep their financial records and prepare their financial reports. There are two main accounting methods used for recordkeeping: the cash basis and the accrual basis. Small business owners must decide which method to use depending on the legal form of the business, its sales volume, whether it extends credit to customers, whether it maintains an inventory, and the tax requirements set forth by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). Some form of record-keeping is required by law and for tax purposes, but the resulting information can also be useful to managers in assessing the company's financial situation and making decisions. It is possible to change accounting methods later, but the process can be complicated. Therefore it is important for small-business owners to decide at the outset which method to use, based on what will be most suitable for their particular business.

Small-business owners also need to be aware of how the two different accounting methods (or combinations of the two) will affect their tax deductions. Deductions can only be made in the year in which the expense is paid, not incurred. Therefore, if a business incurs an expense in 2009 but does not pay it until 2010, the business has to wait until the 2010 tax period to receive the deduction.

CASH BASIS

Accounting records prepared using the cash basis recognize income and expenses according to real-time cash flow. Income is recorded upon receipt of funds, rather than based upon when it is actually earned; expenses are recorded as they are paid, rather than as they are actually incurred. Under this accounting method, therefore, it is

possible to defer taxable income by delaying billing so that payment is not received in the current year. Likewise, it is possible to accelerate expenses by paying them as soon as the bills are received, in advance of the due date. This can alter the appearance of accounting statements from year to year, allowing businesses to improve certain statements, at least on paper.

ACCRUAL BASIS

A company using an accrual basis for accounting recognizes both income and expenses at the time they are earned or incurred, regardless of when cash associated with those transactions changes hands. Under this system, revenue is recorded when it is earned rather than when payment is received; expenses are recorded when they are incurred rather than when payment is made. Incurred income and expenses are defined as being completely certain, unchangeable by any other events. If small businesses have trouble identifying when to record the sales date or purchase, all items should be recorded on the day they are received, and all services on the day they are completed.

CASH VS. ACCRUAL BASIS

As can be seen, the key difference between the two methods of accounting has to do with how each method records cash coming into and going out of the company. At any one point in time, a company's accounts will look very different depending on which accounting method was used to prepare those accounts. Over time, these differences diminish since all expenses and revenues are eventually recorded.

If a company called, say, Cash Method Company, pays its annual rent of \$12,000 in January, rather than paying \$1,000 per month all year, it will show a rent expense of \$12,000 in January and no rent expense for the rest of the year. If another organization, Accrual Method Company, made the same rental payment in January, its records would show a \$1,000 rent expense in January as well as in each month of the year. At the end of the year, the expense records of the two companies will look very similar. At any point earlier in the year, however, the two company records will look very different.

The cash method offers several advantages: it is simpler than the accrual method; it provides a more accurate picture of cash flow; and income is not subject to taxation until the money is actually received. A disadvantage of the cash method is that expenses and revenues are not matched in time. For example, if a company provides landscaping services to a client in early April, it will likely send that client an invoice in May and may not receive payment for the services provided until June. Meanwhile, employees will be paid for the time they spent on the project in April and May. Accordingly, the accounting records will show high expenses in April and May with no corresponding income.

Small businesses using the cash accounting method should be aware that according to the doctrine of constructive receipt, there are some types of income that must be recorded as soon as they are incurred, no matter whether the business has received the payment or not. This includes checks received that have not been cashed, and certain types of proration.

In contrast, the accrual method is designed to recognize income and expenses in the period to which they apply, regardless of whether or not money has changed hands. Under the accrual basis of accounting, the income associated with the landscaping services described above would be recorded in April, the month in which the services were provided, even though the payment for those services may not arrive until June. Consequently, the company using an accrual method of accounting will have records that show expenses and revenues for the landscaping job in the same month. The main advantage of the accrual method is that it provides a more accurate picture of how a business is performing over the long-term than the cash method. The main disadvantages are that it is more complex than the cash basis and that income taxes may be owed on revenue before payment is actually received.

Under generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), the accrual basis of accounting is required for all businesses that handle inventory, from small retailers to large manufacturers. It is also required for corporations and partnerships that have gross sales over \$5 million per year, although there are exceptions for farming businesses and qualified personal service corporations, such as doctors, lawyers, accountants, and consultants. A business that chooses to use the accrual basis must use it consistently for all financial reporting and for credit purposes. For anyone who runs two or more businesses, however, it is permissible to use different accounting methods for each.

HYBRID ACCOUNTING METHODS

Hybrid accounting methods combine aspects of cash and accrual methods for businesses that benefit from or require both methods. These hybrid methods are unusual, but small businesses can use them more easily than large corporations. Any business that grosses \$5 million or more needs to receive permission from the IRS to use a hybrid system, but businesses with a lower gross profit can use any combination as they see fit. Hybrid methods are most useful when a business offers services but also has an inventory, such as a computer store that sells circuit boards but also repairs or installs computer systems.

CHANGING ACCOUNTING METHODS

In some cases, businesses find it desirable to change from one accounting method to another. A company wanting to make a

change must file IRS Form 3115 in duplicate and pay a fee. A copy should be attached to the taxpayer's income tax return and the other copy must be sent to the IRS.

Any company that is not currently under examination by the IRS is permitted to file for approval to make a change. Applications can be made at any time during the tax year, but the IRS recommends filing as early as possible. Taxpayers are granted automatic six-month extensions provided they file income taxes on time for the year in which the change is requested. The amended tax returns using the new accounting method must also be filed within the six-month extension period. In considering whether to approve a request for a change in accounting methods, the IRS looks at whether the new method will accurately reflect income and whether it will create or shift profits and losses.

Changes in accounting methods generally result in adjustments to taxable income, either positive or negative. For example, say a business wants to change from the cash basis to the accrual basis. It has accounts receivable (income earned but not yet received, so not recognized under the cash basis) of \$15,000, and accounts payable (expenses incurred but not paid, so not recognized under the cash basis) of \$20,000. Thus the change in accounting method would require a negative adjustment to income of \$5,000. It is important to note that changing accounting methods does not permanently change the business's long-term taxable income, but only changes the way that income is recognized over time.

If the total amount of the change is less than \$25,000, the business can elect to make the entire adjustment during the year of change. Otherwise, the IRS permits the adjustment to be spread out over 4 tax years. Obviously, most businesses would find it preferable for tax purposes to make a negative adjustment in the current year and spread a positive adjustment over subsequent years. If the accounting change is required by the IRS because the method originally chosen did not clearly reflect income, however, the business must make the resulting adjustment during the current tax year. This provides businesses with an incentive to change accounting methods on their own if they realize that there is a problem.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Cash vs. Accrual Accounting." *Nolo Legal Solutions*. Nolo, 2010. Available from: http://www.nolo.com/legal encyclopedia/article 29513.html.

Cornwall, Jeffrey R., David Vang, and Jean Hartman. *Entrepreneurial Financial Management*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2003

Daily, Frederick W. Tax Savvy for Small Businesses. 13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Epstein, Lita. *Reading Financial Reports for Dummies.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. 6th ed. New York: Kaplan Business, 2004.

Sherman, W. Richard. "Requests for Changes in Accounting Methods Made Easier." *Tax Adviser*. October 1997.

Walsh, Joseph G. "More Accounting Method Changes Granted Automatic Consent." *Practical Tax Strategies*. July 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

ACCOUNTS PAYABLE

Accounts payable (AP) is the term used to describe the unpaid bills of a business; the money owed to suppliers and other creditors. The sum of the amounts owed to suppliers is listed as a current liability on the balance sheet. The accounts payable category is, along with accounts receivable, a major component of a business's cash flow. Aside from materials and supplies from outside vendors, accounts payable might include such expenses as taxes, insurance, rent (or mortgage) payments, utilities, and loan payments and interest.

For many small businesses, limited access to capital leaves little room for error in managing cash flow and accounts payable. Mismanaging of accounts payable can lead to significant problems with overdue payments. For this reason, it is essential for entrepreneurs and small-business owners to deal with the accounts payable side of the business ledger in an effective manner. Bills left unpaid or addressed in a less than timely manner can snowball into major credit problems which can easily cripple a business's ability to function.

By making informed projections and sensible provisions in advance, the small business can head off many credit problems before they get too severe. Whenever possible, obligations to creditors should be paid off concurrently with the collection of accounts receivable. Payment checks should not, however, be dated any earlier than the bills' actual due date. In addition, many small companies will find that their business profits will take on a cyclical character; they will need to plan for accounts payable obligations accordingly.

For instance, a small grocery store located near a major factory or mill may experience surges in customer traffic in the day or two immediately following the days on which the neighboring facility pays its workers. Conversely, the store may see a measurable drop in customer traffic during weeks in which the factory or mill is not distributing paychecks to employees. The observant shop owner will learn to recognize these patterns and address the accounts payable portion of his or her business accordingly.

Generally, not all bills will need to be paid at once. Expenses such as payroll, federal and local taxes, loan installment payments, and obligations to vendors will, in all likelihood, be due at various times of the month. Some such as taxes may only be due on a quarterly or annual basis. (Tax payments should always be made on schedule, even if it means delaying payment to vendors; it is far better to dispute a tax bill after it has been paid than to run the risk of incurring costly fines). It is important, then, for small-business owners to prioritize their accounts payable obligations.

Some small businesses choose to outsource their accounts payable to another company, often an international business, many of which are located in Europe and Asia. This allows small businesses to divert AP invoices, data entry, payment disbursement, and recordkeeping to a third party who will follow the business's policies as far as they concern payment. While this means small businesses have to pay for a service which can be handled in-house, it also grants business owners the time they would have spent dealing with their accounts. These third-party companies also tend to be accurate and timely in their AP management, which can be beneficial for businesses struggling to handle their accounting.

PRIORITIZING AND MONITORING

Every business must work to keep a reasonable balance between the money coming into and flowing out of its coffers. This task is especially important for small-business owners who often have limited flexibility in dealing with shortfalls of cash. Entrepreneurs who find themselves struggling to meet their accounts payable obligations have two options. One is to "rest" bills for a short period in order to satisfy short-term cash flow problems. This basically amounts to waiting to pay off debts until the business's financial situation has improved. There are obvious perils associated with such a stance: delays can strain relations with vendors and other institutions that are owed money, and over-reliance on future good business fortunes can easily launch entrepreneurs down the slippery slope to bankruptcy.

The second option, which is perhaps more palatable, is making partial payments to vendors and other creditors. This good-faith approach shows that an effort is being made to meet financial obligations; it can help keep interest penalties from rising too sharply. Partial payments should be set up and agreed to as soon as payment problems are foreseen or as early as possible. It is also a good idea to try to pay off debts to smaller vendors in full whenever possible unless there is some clear benefit to be had in making installment payments to them.

Usually, signs of cash flow problems will start to show up well before the company's financial fortunes become truly desperate. One clear sign of cash flow problems is an increase in aged payables. Aged payables are those for which the due date has passed. Bills should never be allowed to "ripen" more than 45 to 60 days beyond the due date unless a special payment arrangement has been made with the vendor in advance. At 60 days, a company's credit rating could be jeopardized; this could make it harder to deal with other vendors and loaning institutions in the future.

Outstanding balances can drive interest penalties even higher, and this trend is obviously compounded if many bills are overdue at the same time. Such excessive interest payments can seriously damage a business's bottom line. Explaining to vendors and creditors one's current problems and the planned solutions can deflect ill feelings and buy more time. It is often in the best interest of the vendor or other creditor to keep a fledgling business solvent so that continued business may be done with this client. Some though by no means all creditors may be willing to waive, or at least reduce, growing interest charges, or make other changes to the payment schedule.

It is crucial to the success of a small business that accounts payable be monitored closely. Ideally, this aspect of the firm's operations would be supervised by a financial expert (either inside or outside the company) who is not only able to see the company's financial "big picture" but is also able to analyze and act upon fluctuations in the company's cash flow. This also requires detailed recordkeeping of outstanding payables. Reports ought to be checked on a weekly basis, and when payments are made, copies should be filed along with the original invoices and other relevant paperwork. Any hidden costs, such as interest charges, should also be noted in the report. Over a period of time, these reports will start to paint an accurate cash flow picture.

Many small businesses choose to use an accounts payable aging schedule, This works like an accounts receivable aging schedule, but lists instead all the amounts businesses owe to their suppliers, by supplier. The schedule contains pertinent information like the total amount owed to the supplier, the debts owed in the current month, and other debts by age, divided into 30-days-old, 60-days-old, and over-60-days categories. This allows small-business owners to see at a glance what they owe suppliers and what the latest and largest debts are.

Effective monitoring practices not only ensure that payments are made to vendors in a complete and timely fashion, but also serve to protect businesses against accidental overpayment. These overpayments, which often take the form of overpaying sales and use taxes, can be caused by any number of factors: internal miscommunication, encoding errors, sloppy or inadequate recordkeeping practices, or ignorance of current tax codes. Internal audits of accounts payable practices can be an effective method of addressing this issue, especially for expanding companies. "As companies grow, owners tend to become less involved in day-to-day operations and relinquish control of some functions to staff,"

stated Cindy McFerrin in *Colorado Business Magazine*. "Set up systems and procedures in your company that encourage communication, provide for staying current with tax codes, and lessen the risk of multiple payments and other mistakes. Laying the groundwork for accuracy today can keep you profitable and in control tomorrow."

If a small business uses accounts payable to keep track of gift cards and associated deferred revenue liability, then it should be noted that the 2010 CARD Act sets down several regulations for how businesses manage sold gift cards. In addition to making it more difficult for companies to charge fees for unused gift cards, the Act also draws out the life of the card to at least 5 years before the company can record it as unredeemable.

SEE ALSO Cash Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Accounts Payable Aging Schedule." *U.S. Chamber of Commerce:* Small Business Nation. Chamber of Commerce, 2010.

 Available from: http://www.uschambersmallbusiness nation.com/toolkits/guide/P06 4296.
- "Accounts Payable Outsourcing Goes Mainstream." AICPA.
 CPA2biz, 3 May 2007. Available from: http://www.cpa2biz.com/
 Content/media/PRODUCER CONTENT/Newsletters/
 Articles 2007/CorpFin/Outsourcing Goes Mainstream.jsp.
- Anthony, Robert N., and Leslie K. Pearlman. *Essentials of Accounting*. 10th ed. Upper Saddle River: N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.
- Bannister, Anthony. *Bookkeeping and Accounts for Small Business*. Brighton, U.K.: Straightforward Publishing, 2004.
- Longenecker, Justin G., Carlos W. Moore, J. William Petty, and Leslie E. Palich. Small Business Management. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.
- Ludwig, Mary S. Accounts Payable: A Guide to Running an Efficient Department. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1998.
- McFadden, Leslie. "How the CARD Act Impacts Gift Cards." Bankrate.com. Bankrate, 2009. Available from: http://www.bankrate.com/finance/credit cards/how the card act impacts gift cards.aspx.
- McFerrin, Cindy. "Understanding Overpaying." *Colorado Business Magazine*. December 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE

The quantity of cash, goods, or services owed to a business by its clients and customers is referred to as accounts receivable (AR). These unpaid customer invoices, and any other money owed by customers, are listed as a current asset on the balance sheet. How companies handle the collection of their outstanding bills is a key factor in their profitability. This is particularly true for a small business, where fewer clients

mean fewer chances to collect. The first step of the cash flow process is closing the sale, but if monetary compensation cannot be collected then so-called sales are basically useless. Failure to collect what it is owed creates a domino effect for the company as it then has trouble paying off the bills (accounts payable) it owes to others.

In the past, customers have been able to get away with "the check is in the mail" excuse. However, in the early 2000s, the ability to transfer monetary value electronically (e-payment) between two entities to pay for goods and services has greatly improved the account receivable process. Mail and processing times are faster, and clear time is quicker, thereby improving the availability of the funds. In fact, using e-payment solutions, companies are able to:

- Reduce costs
- Make payroll effortless
- Simplify employee expense reimbursements
- Automate tax payments at federal, state, and local levels
- Submit just-in-time remittances to vendors
- Create new efficiencies across all payment types
- Aggregate data to enhance administrative control and compliance

MAKING COLLECTIONS

Regardless of the payment method, however, companies are still faced with collecting the funds they are owed. Companies sometimes extend credit to a client selling on payment terms other than cash up front. By doing this, a business is basically lending the client money. Many small-business owners depend on the goodwill of their clients as a collection policy. They simply send out an invoice and wait. However, the collection of this money is critically important to the financial well-being of a company. It is wise for small businesses to spell out when they expect payment. These "terms" are quoted in a variety of forms; one of the most common is "net 30 days from shipment". This means that payment is required within 30 days of the shipment date. Sometimes the terms offer customers a bonus, such as a 1 percent discount, if the bill is paid early.

E-payments make collecting easier. If a company has decided to follow the electronic collection path, it can be a challenge to convince customers that the process will benefit them. Small businesses should offer several alternative methods for payment on the Web site, and the ability to use debit and credit card payments. The goal is to show customers how easy it is to pay electronically.

In a perfect world, a company's accounts receivable collections coincide with the firm's accounts payable schedule. However, many outside factors work against timely payments. Seasonal demands, vendor shortages, stock market

fluctuations, and other economic factors are problematic for even the most vigilant manager. By recognizing these factors and incorporating them into the cash flow contingency plan, small-business owners can establish a solid accounts receivable system.

By reviewing receipts from past billing cycles, smallbusiness owners may notice recurring cash flow problems with some clients. Of course, the small business owner must examine clients on a case-by-case basis. In some instances, repeated reminding may prompt an inattentive sales force or accounts payable department to make its payment obligations. In other cases, the debtor company may simply need a little more time to meet its financial obligations. At times, the creditor company should consider easing up on such establishments. A business owed money by a company that files for bankruptcy protection is not likely to see what it is owed. However, a business that has determined that its late-paying customer is well managed may decide to give that customer a little more time. By doing this, the small business may give the customer a chance to grow and prosper, and become a valued long-term client.

Methods of Collecting. By highlighting the importance of accounts receivable to the entire company and making collections a top priority, a small business will most likely improve its cash flow. Stakeholders within the company should review invoice statements for each outstanding account on a regular basis and establish a weekly schedule of collection goals. Additional advice for accounts receivable collection includes:

- Get credit references for new clients and thoroughly review them before agreeing to extend the credit to the client.
- Immediately make follow-up calls, especially with clients who have a history of paying late.
- Include a prepaid payment envelope with each invoice to limit late-payment excuses.
- Encourage the customer to set up an automatic electronic payment.
- Let go of bad accounts; if a debt has been on the books for so long that the cost of pursuing payment is outweighing the eventual benefit, consider giving up and moving on.
- Use collection agencies only as a last resort.

The longer it takes a small business to collect on an invoice, the less likely the business is to collect the money. Jeff Cornwall, Director of the Center for Entrepreneurship at Belmont University, recommends, "Never let any one customer represent a larger percentage of your total sales than your average profit margin. That way if you need to fire a customer, you can still pay your bills" (Cornwall, 2005).

ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE FINANCING

Accounts receivable financing provides cash funding on the strength of a company's outstanding invoices. Lenders use invoices as collateral against which they extend short-term loans, rather than buying accounts. In addition to benefiting a business in debt, accounts receivable financiers can assume greater risks than traditional lenders; they also lend to new and vibrant businesses that demonstrate real potential.

This financing is often referred to as "accounts receivables factoring." In its simplest terms, the "factor" company gives the small business advance payment of the money it is owed. The advanced payment is usually 70 percent to 90 percent of the total value of receivables. With the exception of a small fee, the remaining balance is released upon full receipt of the payment for all the invoices.

An accounts receivable lender, or the factor company, is also willing to handle other account aspects, including collections and deposits. This enables the small business to focus on other areas of productivity. However, this type of financing is risky; agreements are typically lengthy and full of legalese. Before considering short-term loans, a small-business owner should seek an expert assessment of the specific collection situation.

Many small and large businesses have changed the way they invoice and accept payment with e-payment solutions. Small and large businesses are turning more often to these solutions that enable customers to pay online, over the phone, or via fax. PayPal is a very popular e-payment solution. Using PayPal, businesses can easily accept credit cards, automate their invoice process, and encourage instant payment from customers. However, it is just one option for small businesses to investigate to simplify their accountable receivable processes.

SEE ALSO Cash Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Accounts Receivable Factoring." Available from: http://www.businessfinance.com/account receivables factoring.htm
- "Aging of Accounts Receivable." Available from: http://www.smallbusinessnotes.com/operating/finmgmt/financialstmts/agingar.html
- Bannister, Anthony. *Bookkeeping and Accounts for Small Business*. Brighton, U.K.: Straightforward Publishing, 2004.
- Bragg, Steven M. Accounting Best Practices. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 1999.
- "Choosing a New Payment Solution Doesn't Have to Be Complicated." Available from https://merchant.paypal.com. "Collecting Yourself." *Inc.*. March 2000.
- Cornwall, Jeff. "Dependent Relationships." *The Entrepreneurial Mind.* 3 October 2005. Available from: http://www.drjeffcornwall.com/2005/10/dependent relationships.html.
- Cornwall, Jeffrey R., David Vang, and Jean Hartman. Entrepreneurial Financial Management. Upper Saddle River: N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2003.

Coven, Linda. "Gain 21st Century Efficiencies: Make the Move to E payments." November 2008. Available from: http://www.svb.com/pdfs/paperless 1108.pdf.

Coven, Linda. "Moving to E payments, Part Two: Are Electronic Collections Right for Your Business?" March 2009. Available from: www.svb.com/pdfs/epayments 0309.pdf.

Flecker, Cody. Collect Your Money: A Guide to Collecting Outstanding Accounts Receivable. Cobra, 1998.

Longenecker, Justin G., Carlos W. Moore, J. William Petty, and Leslie E. Palich. *Small Business Management.* Hoboken, N.J.: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Schechter, Karen S. "Compare Costs, Benefits of Billing Service Vs. In house." *American Medical News.* 24 July 2000.

Schmidt, David. "Agents of Change." Business Credit. October 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

ACTIVITY-BASED COSTING

Using activity-based costing (ABC), business owners have access to an accounting method that enables them to gather data about their operating costs. In ABC, costs are assigned to specific activities planning, engineering, or manufacturing and then the activities are linked with different products or services. Using the ABC method, a business owner is able to decide the products, services, and resources that are increasing profitability; the owner also sees the things that are contributing to losses. With data generated by ABC, small-business owners create a better budget and gain a deeper understanding of the expenses required to keep the company running smoothly. Generally, activity-based costing is most effective when used over a long period of time.

Activity-based costing was introduced in the 1980s as a way to measure accurately all of a business's costs and relate them to the goods and services produced. This was a departure from the traditional cost accounting methods designed for the companies operating in the early twentieth century. At that time, direct labor and materials were the two largest costs associated with producing goods and services. Automation was minimal and overhead costs were a very small percentage of total costs. Furthermore, most companies offered a narrow range of products and/or services. By the middle of the century, automation was being incorporated into all businesses; overhead costs rose as the support services needed to design and manage this automation were removed from the production floor. Despite these changes, business owners continued primarily to measure the costs of direct labor and materials, and arbitrarily allocated their overhead costs. But overhead costs continued to grow as a share of total costs, and these traditional cost accounting methods misrepresented the actual business activities.

ABC is based on the principle that the majority of business activities support the production and delivery of goods and services. To get a true picture of the cost of producing a good or service, the costs of all business activity must be allocated to specific products and services. Factory and corporate overhead, as well as other indirect resource costs, are assigned to activity categories using ABC. The management team is then able to assess how much overhead is consumed by each product, product line, or service. Harvard Business School professor Robert S. Kaplan was a pioneer in developing this more sophisticated system to allocate costs directly and more accurately to the goods and services produced by that business.

HOW ACTIVITY BASED COSTING PROGRAMS WORK

Upper management must properly plan and be committed to the implementation of an activity-based costing program. It is best to do a trial study or test run on a department whose profit-making performance is below company standards. In underperforming departments, the ABC program has a greater chance of succeeding and demonstrating that it is worth the effort. If the pilot study yields no cost savings, the activity-based costing system has either been improperly implemented or it may not be right for the company.

Step one when using ABC is to set up a team charged with determining which activities are necessary for the product or service in question. This team must be comprised of experts from different areas of the company, including finance, technology, and human resources. An outside consultant may also be helpful.

The team should assemble data on such topics as utilities and materials, and determine the elements of each activity that cost money. Many of these costs may be hidden so the team must pay keen attention to detail. As Joyce Chutchian-Ferranti wrote in an article for *Computerworld*: "The key is to determine what makes up fixed costs, such as the cost of a telephone, and variable costs, such as the cost of each phone call." Chutchian-Ferranti further noted that even though technology has replaced human labor costs in many instances (such as in voice-mail systems), a business manager must still examine the hidden costs associated with maintaining the service. Non-activity costs like direct materials and services provided from outside the company usually do not have to be factored in because this has been done previously.

Once all of these costs are determined and noted, the information is entered into a computer application. Chutchian-Ferranti explained that the software can be a simple database, off-the-shelf ABC software, or a customized software program written for the specific job. Over time, this data accumulation will give the company a detailed picture of exactly where in the process they are spending heavily and in which areas they are most efficient.

After the business managers have had enough time to analyze the data obtained through activity-based costing they can determine the steps needed to increase profits. Activities deemed cost prohibitive can be outsourced, cut back, or eliminated altogether. The implementation of these changes is known as activity-based management (ABM).

ACTIVITY BASED COSTING AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Regardless of the size of the business, activity-based costing can help companies be more efficient. While ABC seemingly has had more success when implemented by larger companies, service industries such as banks, hospitals, insurance companies, and real estate agencies have all improved their profitability with ABC. Still, as Mark Henricks noted in an article in *Entrepreneur*, "Companies with only a few products and markets aren't likely to get as much benefit from basing costs on activities as companies operating with diverse products, service lines, channels, and customers." But since setting up activity-based costing for a business usually takes less time for a smaller project, a small business that is unsure about the effectiveness of ABC can consider a simple test program to determine whether it is right for them.

Douglas T. Hicks, an advocate of activity-based costing for small businesses, wrote a 1999 *Journal of Accountancy* article titled "Yes, ABC Is for Small Business, Too," in which he presented a case study for one of his clients, a small manufacturer that built components for the automobile industry. Hicks detailed how this manufacturer was able to triple sales and increase profits fivefold in a 4-year span after adopting ABC. "Much of this improvement came from a profitable mix of contracts generated by a costing/quoting process that more closely reflects the actual cost structure of the company," Hicks stated. "This has enabled the company to improve the management of its contracts." Hicks also cited isolating and measuring the cost of material movement and using the data to justify many operational changes as the success his client had with ABC.

Hicks noted a change in management's attitude after the success of ABC: "On an important but less tangible level, management's knowledge of and attitude toward cost information have undergone a substantial change. Where once managers had their own way of measuring the cost impact of management actions, they now measure those costs in a formal, uniform way. When managers contemplate changes, they have a mental model that directs them toward changes that truly benefit the organization."

POTENTIAL PITFALLS OF ACTIVITY BASED COSTING

Companies that implement activity-based costing programs run the risk of spending far too much time, effort, and even money on gathering and accessing the data. Too many details can prove frustrating, and sometimes the outcome is a failure to act on the results. On the other hand, too light a touch means lack of actionable information.

Over the years, ABC has seen highs and lows in its usage. For instance, the 1990s saw a resurgence in ABC. At that time, businesses were developing expensive customer relationship management (CRM) initiatives such as overnight delivery and 360-degree customer service. Companies were challenged to show that these initiatives actually benefited their bottom line. While CRM did seem to increase customer satisfaction, and therefore customer loyalty, it also often led to declining profits. This was because the increased services were not accompanied by increases in prices or order volumes. Using ABC, companies could justify an increase in their prices to make up for the increased service.

However, activity-based costing lost some of its New Economy popularity during the accounting scandals of the early to mid-2000s. At that time, complex internal data gathering and reporting was tossed out in favor of simpler, more transparent systems.

In early 2005 activity-based costing proponent Robert S. Kaplan published an article in the *Harvard Business School Working Knowledge* titled "Rethinking Activity-Based Costing." In the article, Kaplan acknowledged problems with implementing ABC programs, recognizing that ABC had proven to be too much work and too complicated for many companies to use and maintain over time. Yet the author insisted that "the solution to problems with ABC is not to abandon the concept." Instead, he outlined a new ABC program that he and his co-author Steven R. Anderson called time-driven ABC. The new time-driven ABC method was described as a simplification of the original ABC method.

Thus, in order to simplify the set-up and implementation of an ABC system, Kaplan and Anderson recommended time-driven ABC. For each department within the company, time-driven ABC requires estimates of only two parameters:

- The entire overhead expenditure of a single department divided by the total number of minutes of employee time available
- An estimate of how much time it takes to carry out one unit of each kind of activity; for example, the time it takes to process one order

In an interview about his research, Kaplan said that regardless of a company's size, the time-driven ABC model can result in significant benefits: "We have seen companies with less than \$10 million in annual sales get enormous insights about products and customers that were losing money and that could be quickly transformed into profitability once the executives saw what was driving the losses."

Instead, Kaplan said that diversity of products and customers is the key to an effective system. In companies with hundreds of different products and hundreds or thousands of customers, traditional cost systems do not accurately trace a company's expense base to each product and customer, leading to a distorted view of the company's economic model. Using even a simple time-driven ABC model, companies discover ways to change fundamentally the way the company manages its process improvements, its product variety, and its individual customer relationships.

"Typically, time-driven ABC projects pay back in less than a year as companies increase their net profit margin by 1 to 2 percent of sales within months," Kaplan said. "These improvements are significant for both small and large companies."

Armed with Kaplan's research, many organizations rushed to replace their current costing solutions with the time-driven ABC model. However, many companies learned that the model was not suited to all businesses. In 2008 Tony Adkins wrote in his article "Five Myths About Time-Driven Activity-Based Costing" that "organizations should be able to choose resource and activity cost drivers that best fit their situations. They should be able to build sustainable costing models that support the real goal of ABC: better decision making."

Adkins recommended time-driven ABC to track used and unused capacity and associated costs, and for situations of highly repetitive work and thin profit margins. However, he also said that if businesses want to ascertain what things cost and why, a traditional ABC model is still the fastest, easiest way to get those answers. "Time-driven ABC offers advantages over traditional ABC costing to meet certain goals, but it doesn't dramatically simplify the process of creating and managing models. It should be considered complementary to, not a replacement for, traditional ABC," Adkins wrote.

As the ways in which companies manufacture things change, so too will the systems and methods used to track costs and properly associate them with the products and services being produced. In order to produce goods and services efficiently it is important to know the price of the inputs to the system, both direct and indirect. The more accurately a business is able to track these costs, the more efficiently it will be able to create effective processes.

SEE ALSO Overhead Costs; Product Costing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adkins, Tony. "Five Myths About Time Driven Activity Based Costing." Sascom Online. 2d quarter, 2008. Available from: http://www.sas.com/news/sascom/2008q2/feature abc.html, 2008.
- Chutchain Ferranti, Joyce. "Activity Based Costing." *Computerworld*. August 1999.
- Cokins, Gary. "Learning to Love ABC." Journal of Accountancy. August 1999.
- Cokins, Gary. "Overcoming the Obstacles to Implementing Activity Based Costing." *Bank Accounting and Finance*. Fall 2000.
- Gilbert, Sarah Jane. "Adding Time to Activity Based Costing." Working Knowledge. Harvard Business School, 11 April 2007. Available from: http://hbswk.hbs.edu/item/5657.html.
- Henricks, Mark. "Beneath the Surface." *Entrepreneur*. October 1999.
- Hicks, Douglas T. Activity Based Costing: Making it Work for Small and Mid Sized Companies. 2d Ed. Hoboken, N.J.:, Wiley, 2002.
- Hicks, Douglas T. "Yes, ABC Is for Small Business, Too." *Journal of Accountancy*. August 1999.
- Kaplan, Robert S. "Measure Costs Right: Making the Right Decision." CPA Journal. February 1990.
- Kaplan, Robert S., and Steven R. Anderson. "Rethinking Activity Based Costing." Working Knowledge. Harvard Business School, January 2005.
- Katz, David M. "Activity Based Costing." CFO, 31 December 2002. Available from: http://www.cfo.com/article.cfm/ 3007694.
- Lobo, Yane R. O., and Paulo C. Lima. "A New Approach to Product Development Costing." *CMA The Management Accounting Magazine*. March 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

ADVERTISING AGENCIES

Advertising agencies are full-service businesses able to manage every aspect of an advertising campaign, Businesses hire agencies which vary widely in size and scope to plan, create, and handle their advertising. Ad agencies cater to different kinds of customers. Some have only one or two major clients; others have numerous field offices from which they service hundreds of clients spread throughout the country or the world.

With the advent of the World Wide Web, advertising agencies gained a new vehicle to promote products. Before traditional advertising agencies those that managed accounts, provided the creative services, and purchased media access for their clients were ready to rely on the Internet as a key medium in their advertising mix, interactive agencies began exploiting the capabilities of the Internet.

These agencies offer clients web design and development services, Internet advertising and marketing strategies, and e-business consulting solutions. According to David Meerman Scott in his 2007 book *The New Rules of Marketing and PR*, "The Web has opened a tremendous opportunity to reach niche buyers directly with targeted messages that cost a fraction of what big-budget advertising costs."

STRUCTURE OF ADVERTISING AGENCIES

Most agencies today offer their clients a mix of traditional and interactive services. Within these types of full-service agencies, different departments work on the separate aspects of an account. An account manager or the account planning department coordinates the work of these departments to ensure that all the client's needs are met. The departments within a full-service agency typically include the following areas.

Research. The research department provides clients with some details about the prospective audience of the final advertising campaign as well as information about the market for the product being advertised. Specific market research provided by this team leads to a very focused ad campaign directed to the target audience.

Creative Services. In an agency, experts in many creative fields provide quality, professional services. Copywriters write the text for print ads, web pages, blogs, and microblogs. They also write scripts for television or radio advertising, as well as for short videos that companies may post to video-sharing sites. Graphic designers are responsible for the presentation of print and web ads, and the art department is responsible for providing the necessary images for whatever format advertisement is decided upon. Advertising agencies also have a technical staff with expertise in web design and implementing online advertising campaigns. In an interactive agency, technical expertise can often be found within several of the agency's departments. Some agencies have inhouse photographers and printers; others regularly employ the services of contractors.

The individuals involved in creative services are responsible for developing the advertising platform. The platform sets the theme and tone of the ad campaign. It should draw upon specific, positive features of the product advertised and highlight the benefits the consumer could expect to receive as a result of using the product. With this platform as a guide to development, the campaign should prove to be eye-catching, memorable, and in some way unique. The ads consumers remember stand out from the rest; it is the advertising agency's (and specifically the creative services department's) responsibility to provide this quality for clients.

The final advertising provided by an agency should be fully developed and polished, and should prompt customers to take some action. Television commercials should be produced with professionalism. Print ads should be attractive, informational, and attention-getting. Radio spots should be focused and of high audio quality. Online ads should be well placed and drive traffic to the client's own website or a site through which the client's products or services are offered. After watching, reading, or listening to these ads, prospective customers should be motivated to investigate the product further.

MEDIA BUYING

An important function of the traditional agency (and a major source of revenue) is the placement of the ad in various media. The activity is aimed at achieving the largest targeted audience at the lowest cost. The research conducted by the agency will inform any media-buying decisions.

An agency will be able to negotiate the terms of any contracts made for placing ads in any of various media. A full-service agency will deal confidently with television, radio, newspapers, magazines, and the Internet. Many agencies also use direct mail marketing and point of purchase incentives to increase sales. Another area in which agencies will look for ad placements is in the local yellow pages and on outdoor advertising locations (which can include billboards and commercial signs on public buses, subways, or trains).

The mediabuying staff draws on its experience and research. Some factors to be considered in the development of the media plan include:

Cost Per Thousand: This refers to the cost of an advertisement per one thousand potential customers reached. Media-buyers use this method to compare various media options. For example, television ads are considerably more expensive than newspaper ads, but they also reach many more people. Cost per thousand is a straightforward way to evaluate how best to spend advertising dollars: if a newspaper ad costs \$100 and potentially reaches two thousand customers, the cost per thousand is \$50. If a television ad costs \$1,000 to produce and place in suitable television spots and reaches a potential of forty thousand viewers, the cost per thousand is only \$25.

Cost per click and click-through rate are popular measurement methods used to assess the cost of accessing potential customers on the Internet. Agreements are often made under which a company places a small ad on another entity's website. Rather than a fee for placing the ad, a fee is assessed only if and when the visitor to the host site clicks on the ad. Sophisticated systems are used to track the number of clicks an ad generates and the owner of the ad is charged on a weekly, monthly, or quarterly basis for resulting service of forwarding potential clients. The fees are based on a prearranged cost per click basis. This is also referred to by many as

a pay-per-click agreement. Unlike the widely applicable cost per thousand figure, cost per click measurements are only useful in assessing online ad campaign activity levels.

Keyword searches on the Internet often lead to quality exposure for advertisements. According to the *Economist*, potential customers query a search engine with keywords, scan the search results and the sponsored links from advertisers, and then click on the link. Keyword search costs are low; they can be as much twenty-five times more valuable as the exposure to a print or television ad.

The term *reach* is used when discussing the scope of an advertisement. The ad's reach is the number of households that can confidently be assumed will be affected by the client's message. This is usually expressed as a percentage of total households. For example, if there are one thousand households in a town and two hundred receive the daily paper, the reach of a wellplaced newspaper ad could be expressed as 20 percent: one-fifth of the households in the community can be expected to see the advertisement.

The *frequency* of a message refers to how often a household can be expected to be exposed to the client's message. Frequency differs widely between media and even within the same medium. For example, fewer households read newspapers on Saturdays; many more households read more thoroughly on Sundays. Fluctuation like this occurs in all media.

The media-buyer also must consider the timing of advertisements. The buyer may recommend that ads be evenly spread over the course of a day (for radio or television advertisements), a week (for radio, television, or print advertisements), or a month (radio, television, print, or other media). The type of product and the time of year also influence the placement of advertisements. Clothing retailers may need to run more advertisements as a new school year approaches or when new summer merchandise appears. Hardware stores may want to emphasize their wares in the weeks preceding the Christmas holiday. Grocery stores or pharmacies, however, might benefit from more evenly distributed advertising, such as weekly advertisements that emphasize the year-round needs of consumers.

INTERACTIVE ADVERTISING AGENCIES

Interactive advertising, which gained widespread acceptance during the second half of the 2000s, allows companies to get immediate and continuous feedback from their customers and potential customers via the Web. Advertising agencies use social sites, such as Facebook and MySpace, not only to target their customers better, but also to initiate conversations with them. This is a diversion from traditional advertising, which for many products and services is too wide and broad to be effec-

tive. According to David Meerman Scott, in his 2007 book, *The New Rules of Marketing and PR*, big media advertising buys may work for products with mass appeal and wide distribution, but it is not always the most effective avenue for niche products, local services, and specialized nonprofit organizations.

In a survey conducted in 2009 and reported in *Advertising Age*, Forrester Research found more than half of the marketers surveyed believed that the effectiveness of direct mail, TV, magazines, outdoor, newspapers, and radio would stay the same or decrease within 3 years. Conversely, more than 70 percent expected channels like social media and online video to become more effective.

Today, Web sites that are dedicated to social networking or that simply deploy a few social features enable the two-way dialogue between companies and their target audiences. Interactive, digital advertising relies on the Web to share information. In addition to being cheaper, the real-time results made possible by different web programs actually improve advertising campaigns. Another goal of digital advertising is to create messages that will "go viral," meaning that people will share them via e-mail, Facebook, Twitter, and other social Web sites.

SETTING AN ADVERTISING BUDGET

Deciding on an advertising budget is highly subjective; it depends on the type of business, the competitive atmosphere, and the available funds. How well established the business is and the goal of the advertising are also factored into the budget decisions. Often trade publications provide information on industry standards for advertising budgets, and help businesses set reasonable budgets.

Price Structures. Advertising agencies charge their clients for all the itemized expenses involved in creating finished ads, including hiring outside contractors to complete necessary work. The agencies send invoices for all such expenses. For example, the client may receive an invoice for a television ad that includes a photographer's fee, a recording studio's fee, an actor's fee, and the cost of the film itself. The client is also charged for the cost of placing the final advertisement in whatever media the agency has chosen (and the client has agreed to, of course).

Advertising agencies also charge for their services. This fee pays for the extensive account management, creative services, research, and media placement provided by the agency, all the hidden costs involved in the production of a quality advertising campaign, and profit margin.

When working with a new client, and particularly with a small business, an agency may ask that the client put the agency on a retainer. A retainer fee is a fixed amount of money that a client agrees to pay to secure the services of a consultant or freelancer. For advertising agencies, the fee usually paid on an ongoing basis (typically monthly or quarterly). This retainer consists of the full advertising budget agreed upon, and is used to pay all production expenses and media buying costs, as well as provide the agency with its fee. The client should still insist on detailed and accurate invoices for expenses taken from the retainer.

DECIDING TO USE AN AGENCY

Before hiring an advertising agency, the small-business owner should consider whether an investment in the services of an advertising agency will yield meaningful returns. The owner must determine how important advertising is to the overall health of the particular business, and whether there are sufficient resources available for advertising.

Benefits of Advertising Agencies. Advertising agencies provide a valuable resource for any enterprise seeking to increase its customer base or its sales. They bring together professionals with expertise in a wide array of communication fields, and often though not always produce polished, high-quality ads that are well beyond the capacities of the client. Agencies are generally knowledgeable about business strategy and media placement as well. The media-buying experts at an agency will develop a strategic, targeted media plan for their clients, drawing upon years of experience and close relationships with media professionals.

The right agency will also educate the business owner on the benefits of less costly digital media. The new digital expertise that agencies are gaining provides new options for the business owner. Small businesses are encouraged to investigate these relatively new channels.

An agency's experience, connections, and knowledge both with traditional and digital media journalists are likely not available to the small-business owner and can be important factors in launching a successful media campaign.

Drawbacks of Advertising Agencies. The added stress of dealing with unfamiliar people and unknown territory is a downside to using an agency. Choosing the right agency takes time; the process of creating a satisfactory ad campaign can be taxing and time-consuming (especially if the client is vague about his or her desires or expects a top-dollar campaign at a bargain-basement price). As with any outside contractor, the small-business owner must carefully review the materials and work received for his or her hard-earned dollar.

The small-business owner must weigh the potential benefits against the costs of the advertising agency. Advertising agency campaigns are often very valuable in terms of shaping market share, product recognition, and public image. The small-business owner should consider if his or her advertising really requires a team of experts to develop. If the ads will be fairly simple, or if they will be placed only in one medium (such as a local newspaper), the owner should probably attempt to create the ads without the aid of an agency. It will be more economical to hire one expert, such as a graphic designer, and to place the ads personally than to hire an agency. Likewise, the small-business owner should also consider taking advantage of the Internet for the advertising campaign. This option can be developed using a small agency and often offers more targeted audiences and results.

SELECTING A PARTICULAR ADVERTISING AGENCY

It is important for a small business to work with an agency able to devote the time needed to insure a successful ad campaign. Smaller, local agencies can usually offer more one-on-one attention. Large agencies with a stable of large corporate clients may not pay the small-business owner the attention he or she thinks is needed. Difficult choices arise when a business is mid-sized and needs the "heavy hitters" before it can become one itself. By considering the goals of his or her company, the small-business owner can further narrow the list of potential agencies.

Ideally, an agency should be familiar with the specific set of concerns shared by most small businesses: a limited advertising budget, finding a niche in a community, and establishing a loyal customer base. Finding a well-informed agency experienced in the customer's line is very helpful. If the potential client's business is a bookstore, for example, and the agency has never promoted a bookstore before, it does not mean they will necessarily be a poor choice to create and manage an advertising campaign. They may have done work for other local retail stores that have faced the same obstacles and challenges.

In an article for *Entrepreneur*, Kim T. Gordon outlined a series of questions that small-business owners should ask in picking an agency.

- Ascertain whether the agency is familiar with the target audience and knows how to reach them.
- Make sure that the agency has done extensive work in the media they plan to use most extensively.
- Ask potential agencies about the results the agency has achieved in working with similar clients.
- Ask for a clear picture of what they should expect to accomplish with their specific advertising budget.

Word-of-mouth is one of the best ways to choose an agency: small-business owners can ask others they trust what agency they are using. If friends, neighbors, or fellow business owners have had positive results from an agency, it is worth further inquiry. Once a business has identified advertising it really likes, the next step is to call the business and compliment them on their good taste; then ask who prepares their ad copy. The agency-client

relationship is very much trust-based; the creative work agencies do is subjective. Small-business owners should work with an agency whose collective personality and creative work make them feel comfortable. These services will cost a considerable amount; starting off with a firm the owner feels optimistic about will help insure satisfaction throughout the relationship. The American Association of Advertising Agencies (AAAA) helps match agencies and clients through its New Business Web site, located at www.aaaa.org.

During the introductory meeting, the agency will show samples of their work. These are called case histories; they should be relevant to the small business. These samples should reflect the agency's understanding of the needs of the small business including who the customer base is and a working knowledge of the kind of marketing necessary to sell the product. The potential client should ask many questions concerning the approach of the advertisements, the audience reached by certain media, and what media plans have been developed for similar businesses. An agency, though, should never be asked to do work "on spec." Advertising agencies cannot afford to use their considerable creative resources doing free work for potential clients. The case histories they provide, along with the answers to questions, should be sufficient to make an informed decision.

Once the small-business owner has found an agency he or she feels c=omfortable with, and a budget has been agreed upon, as well as a timeline for the advertising, the agency will begin producing copy for approval. Laying a strong foundation, including asking questions as they arise, will pave the way for a productive, mutually beneficial relationship.

SEE ALSO Marketing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adams, Richard. Www.Advertising: Advertising and Marketing on the World Wide Web. New York: Watson Guptill, 2003.
- Bernoff, Josh. "Advertising Will Change Forever." *Advertising Age.* 20 July 2009. Available from: http://adage.com/digital next/article?article id=138023.
- "Checking the Local Market, Asking Media Can Help Start Long Term Relationship." *Arkansas Business.* 27 December 1999.
- Ford, Jason. "The Social Web: A Primer." *Touchstone.* 12 March 2009. Available from: http://www.tocquigny.com/touchstone/article/the social web a primer.
- Gordon, Kim T. "Call in the Pros." Entrepreneur. December 2000.Larry, D. Kelly, and Donald W. Jugenheimer. Advertising Media Planning. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2003.
- Peppers, Don. *Life's a Pitch and Then You Buy.* New York: Doubleday, 1995.
- Poteet, G. Howard, ed. Making Your Small Business a Success: More Expert Advice from the U.S. Small Business Administration.
 Lexington, Va: Liberty Hall Press, 1991.

- Scott, David Meerman. *The New Rules of Marketing and PR* Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 2007.
- "Select an Advertising Agency." Milwaukee Business Journal. 11 February 2000.
- "The Ultimate Marketing Machine." *Economist* 6 July 2006. Available from: http://www.economist.com/businessfinance/displaystory. cfm?story_id=7138905

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

ADVERTISING BUDGET

Advertising is part of a company's sales and marketing effort. Therefore, the advertising budget is typically a subsection of the larger sales budget and, within that, the marketing budget. Since advertising aims to attract new customers, money spent on it can be viewed as an investment in building the business.

The advent of the Internet and its ever-increasing capabilities have had a huge impact on the advertising budgets of all businesses. In a survey conducted in 2009 and reported in *Advertising Age*,, Forrester Research found that digital advertising accounted for about 12 percent of the 2009 budgets of those surveyed and would grow to over 20 percent by 2014. This type of advertising is less costly; small-business owners should heavily consider making digital advertising a large part of their ad budgets.

Regardless of the medium selected, the advertising budget should support a business's promotional and marketing goals. To ensure that this is the case, a business owner should answer several important questions:

- 1. Who is the target consumer? Who is interested in purchasing the product or service, and what are the specific demographics of this consumer (age, employment, sex, attitudes, etc.)? Often it is useful to create a consumer profile to give the abstract idea of a "target consumer"; a face and a personality that can then be used to shape the advertising message.
- 2. What media will be most useful in reaching the target consumer?
- 3. What is required to get the target consumer to purchase the product? Does the product lend itself to rational or emotional appeals? Which appeals are most likely to persuade the target consumer?
- 4. What is the relationship between advertising expenditures and the impact of advertising campaigns on product or service purchases? In other words, how much profit is likely to be earned for each dollar spent on advertising?

These questions highlight the market conditions and identify the specific goals that the business expects to achieve with an advertising campaign. After the market analysis is complete, the business determines how best to budget for the task and allocate budgeted funds.

BUDGETING METHODS

Several allocation methods are used in developing a budget. The most common are listed below:

- · Percentage of sales method
- · Objective and task method
- · Competitive parity method
- · Market share method
- Unit sales method
- All available funds method
- · Affordable method

It is important to note that often these methods are combined in a number of different ways, depending on the situation. Therefore, these methods are building blocks that can be combined, modified, or discarded as necessary. Using budgeting methods that are not rigid enables a business to be flexible. When marketing and customer situations change, the company can swiftly react changing course, goals, and philosophy.

Percentage of Sales Method. Small businesses most often use the percentage of sales method. When using this simple method, an advertiser takes a percentage of either past or anticipated sales and allocates that percentage of the overall budget to advertising. Critics of this method say that using past sales figures for determining the advertising budget is too conservative and may actually slow growth. While small-business owners who are unsure of their future returns may benefit from using the percentage of sales method, an established business, with well-established profit trends, gets more return on its investment by using anticipated sales when figuring advertising expenditures. This latter method can be especially effective if the business compares its sales with those of the competition (if available) when figuring its budget.

Objective and Task Method. Most large businesses use the objective and task method for their budgets since setting objectives is so important to the long-term success of the company. Using this method, the advertiser correlates advertising expenditures with overall marketing objectives. Advertising spending, therefore, is focused on primary business goals. With this method, a business must establish concrete marketing objectives, often articulated in the "selling proposal." The management team must then develop complementary advertising objectives, which are spelled out in the "positioning statement." After establishing these objectives and factoring in fiscal realties the advertiser determines the budget needed to meet them. The small-business owner must be realistic about goals. The owner should make sure that objectives are reachable within the company's current financial situation. For instance, larger objectives, such as the expansion of area market share by 15 percent within a year, only through advertising expenditures, may be beyond the capacity of a small business.

Competitive Parity Method. Using the competitive parity method to establish an advertising budget, a small-business owner compares his or her company's advertising spending with that of its competitors. In order to stay competive, the small business may want to budget amounts similar to what its competitors are spending. While copying a competitor's budget does not ensure the same marketing outcome (much depends on how that money is spent), a marketing budget gauged on those of other participants in the same market is a reasonable starting point.

Market Share Method. Like the competitive parity method, the market share method bases its budgeting strategy on external market trends. Using the market share method, a business equates its market share with its advertising expenditures. Drawing on market share numbers to create the advertising budget has it pitfalls. Critics contend that companies often use arbitrary guidelines that do not adequately reflect future goals.

Unit Sales Method. The unit sales method of budgeting obtains the cost of advertising an individual item and multiplies it by the number of units the business wishes to sell. This method is only effective when the cost of advertising a single unit can be reasonably determined.

All Available Funds Method. Using the aggressive all available funds method, the business owner allocates all available profits to advertising purposes. This means that no money is being used to help the business grow in other ways (purchasing new technologies, expanding the work force, etc.). This method is most often used in start-up businesses that want to increase consumer awareness of their products or services. A business using this approach needs to make sure that its advertising strategy is effective and that funds which could help the business expand are not being wasted.

Affordable Method. With the affordable method, advertisers base their budgets on what they can afford. In order

to do this, the small-business owner must incorporate overall objectives and goals, competition, presence in the market, unit sales, sales trends, operating costs, and other factors to determine what advertising he can afford.

MEDIA SCHEDULING

Once a business decides how much money it can allocate for advertising, it must then decide where it should spend that money. The mix of media selected to convey the message is key to the advertising strategy. Options include print media (newspapers, magazines, direct mail), radio, television (ranging from 30-second ads to 30-minute infomercials), and the Internet.

Selecting Media. Business owners base their selection of media on three main factors: the target consumer, the product or service being advertised, and the cost. They also weigh additional factors that may include overall business objectives, desired geographic coverage, and availability (or lack thereof) of media options.

In an article titled "Selecting the Best Media for Your Ad," Kim T. Gordon, author, marketing coach, and media spokesperson, offers three general rules to follow when trying to select a media vehicle for advertising.

Rule number 1: eliminate waste. The key to selecting the right media is to choose the source "that reaches the largest percentage of your particular target audience with the least amount of waste." It does not benefit a business to pay to reach a larger number of people if that particular audience has only a small percentage of likely customers. Instead, Gordon recommends advertising in a paper or magazine with a smaller distribution if the readers of that paper or magazine are more likely to be in the market for your product or service.

Rule number 2: follow your customer. Through the research phase of budget creation, the business owner should learn what sources the target market looks to for information about its type of product or service. Businesses should take advantage of this research and apply advertising dollars accordingly.

Rule number 3: buy enough frequency. Your target audience is constantly bombarded with advertisements and images. To make an impression, your ad must be frequently viewed. Gordon emphasizes that it is "essential to advertise consistently over a protracted period of time to achieve enough frequency to drive your message home."

Scheduling Criteria. Many factors comprise a successful advertising campaign; two of the most critical are the timing of advertisements and the duration of an advertising campaign. Advertisers use three methods to schedule advertising. Each is listed below with a brief explanation.

- Continuity. Using this type of scheduling, the advertiser spreads advertising at a steady level over the entire planning period (often a month or year, rarely a week). It is most often used when demand for a product is relatively even.
- Flighting. This type of scheduling is used when there are peaks and valleys in product demand. Advertisers employ a stop-and-go advertising pace to match the uneven demand. Unlike "massed" scheduling, advertisers using flighting advertise over the entire planning period, just at different levels. The "pulse method" is another kind of flighting. With this method, advertisers base their scheduling on the pulse or quick spurts experienced in otherwise consistent purchasing trends.
- Massed. This type of scheduling places advertising only during specific periods and is most often used when demand is seasonal, such as at Christmas or Halloween.

Internet Advertising. In advertising models based on Internet technologies, consumers themselves often take the initiative by willingly showing up and interacting with what they find online, according to a special report in the *Economist*. The article, "The Ultimate Marketing Machine," noted that during this process, the potential customer queries a search engine with keywords, scans the search results and the sponsored links from advertisers, and then clicks on one such link. In effect, reported the magazine, "the consumer has expressed an intention twice (first with his query, then with his click)."

ADVERTISING NEGOTIATIONS AND DISCOUNTS

Small businesses can make their advertising more cost effective regardless of the selected allocation method. In his book *The Entrepreneur and Small Business Problem Solver*, William Cohen offers small businesses a list of "special negotiation possibilities and discounts" to help maximize advertising dollars:

- Mail order discounts. Many magazines offer significant discounts to businesses that use mail order advertising.
- Per inquiry deals. Television, radio, and magazines sometimes only charge advertisers for advertisements that actually lead to a response or sale.
- Frequency discounts. Some media may offer lower rates to businesses that commit to a certain amount of advertising with them.
- Stand-by rates. Some businesses will buy the right to wait for an opening in a vehicle's broadcasting

schedule. Using this approach, advertisers can sometimes save between 40 and 50 percent on usual rates. However, if advertising is key to the company's success, this may not be a good option since the ability to get the ad aired is based on unforeseeable future events.

- Help if necessary. Under this agreement, a mail order outfit will run an advertiser's ad until that advertiser breaks even.
- Remnants and regional editions. Advertisers can purchase regional advertising space in magazines (often unsold), at reduced rates.
- Barter. Some businesses may be able to trade products and services in return for reduced advertising rates.
- Seasonal discounts. Many media reduce their advertising costs during certain parts of the year.
- Spread discounts. Some magazines or newspapers offer lower rates to advertisers who regularly purchase space for large (two to three page) advertisements.
- An in-house agency. Some businesses develop their own advertising agencies in-house and negotiate with media outlets to receive the same discounts as other agencies.
- Cost discounts. Some media, especially smaller outfits, offer discounts to those businesses that pay for their advertising in cash.

Just because an advertising medium appears to be a good deal, it may not deliver the most value for a specific business. Small-business owners must ensure that their chosen advertising channels can indeed deliver their message to present and potential customers.

RELATIONSHIP OF ADVERTISING TO OTHER PROMOTIONAL TOOLS

A company's promotional mix includes advertising, publicity, sales promotion, and personal selling. All these methods of promoting a company must be considered when developing the advertising budget. Like a media mix, a promotional mix is necessary to reach as much of the target audience as possible.

The message that the business owner is trying to communicate to the target audience determines the selection of promotional tools. Public relations-oriented promotions, for instance, may be more effective at building credibility within a community or market than advertising, which many people see as inherently deceptive. Using sales promotion, the business owner is able to target both the consumer and the retailer, which is often

necessary for the business to get its products stocked. With personal selling, the business owner gains immediate feedback about the product. Personal selling allows the business owner to collect information on competitive products, prices, and service and delivery problems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Advertising Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d. Bernoff, Josh "Advertising Will Change Forever." Advertising Age 20 July 2009. Available from: http://adage.com/digitalnext/article?article id=138023.

Clark, Scott. "Do the Two Step with Advertising Budget." Memphis Business Journal March 3, 2000.

Cohen, William A. *The Entrepreneur and Small Business Problem Solver: An Encyclopedic Reference and Guide.* 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1990.

Gordon, Kim T. "Call in the Pros." *Entrepreneur*. December 2000.

Gordon, Kim T. "Selecting the Best Media for Your Ad." Entrepreneur. September 2003.

Pinson, Linda, and Jerry Jinnett Steps to Small Business Start Up. 6th ed. New York: Kaplan Business, 2006.

Rasmussen, Erika. "Big Advertising, Small Budget." Sales and Marketing Management. December 1999.

Silver, Jonathan. "Advertising Doesn't Have to Break Your Budget." Washington Business Journal. 1 May 1998.

"The Ultimate Marketing Machine." Economist. 6 July 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

ADVERTISING, EVALUATION OF RESULTS

The increased sales that advertising promises usually do not happen immediately. Measuring the results of an advertisement is not an exact science, so expecting returns at a specific time often leaves business owners frustrated. While advertising can be an effective means of increasing profitability, the probable positive outcomes even from well-planned, well-placed, and well-executed advertising will likely take some time.

CUMULATIVE EFFECTS

Advertising experts agree that one major benefit of advertising any business is the cumulative effect of the message on consumers. As consumers are repeatedly exposed to advertising, they become familiar with it and the ads remain in their memory. Even though the advertisement may not have had an immediate effect, the consumers often recall the message when the need arises for the advertised product or service. Because of the cumulative effects of advertising, the consumer will already be familiar with the

business's name, as well as the image that it has cultivated through its advertising campaigns. For example, a consumer may have heard a carpet cleaning company's ads for months, but until the need arises for a clean carpet, he or she has no reason to contact the company. When that need does arise, however, the consumer will already know the name of the company and feel familiar enough with it to engage its services.

Consistency. Over time, consumers learn to associate businesses with certain advertisements, design elements, or themes. These associations, however, often take time to sink in. This slow recognition of an ad's performance often leads to a business owner feeling restless or bored with a long-running campaign. The owners of a small business may want to change a long-running advertisement simply because of a desire to try a new, more exciting avenue. While stagnant sales and changing competitive dynamics may provide valid reasons for creating new ads, advertising experts discourage businesses from yanking advertisements that continue to be effective just for the sake of change. Similarly, industry observers counsel small-business owners to maintain a level of consistency with the advertising media they utilize (provided those media are effective, of course).

The small-business owner creates a strong foundation for his or her company by choosing an appropriate style and theme, and carefully placing ads in effective media. Maintaining an advertising campaign in itself advertises the stability, dependability, and tone of a business. If customers are finding the ads useful, then the advertising is working; changing the ads could diminish their effectiveness.

STRATEGIES FOR TRACKING ADVERTISING'S EFFECTIVENESS

Before the advertiser decides to stick with one advertising plan for the next several years, he or she must be sure that the advertising is having some effect. For years, a chief complaint about advertising has been the inability to measure the results. While this continues to be a problem with traditional advertising, digital advertising firms are able to offer more concrete results for campaigns that take advantage of the Web.

Still, both types of advertising produce a cumulative effect, which can sometimes be difficult to ascertain. The following are suggestions for the often vague science of tracking the effectiveness of advertising:

Monitoring Sales Figures. This strategy involves tracking sales from a period before the business used the current advertising, and then comparing those figures to sales made during the time the advertising is active. One pitfall of this strategy is not choosing a representative time period. One month's worth of sales figures may not be enough to gauge

the effectiveness of an ad. Ideally, the business owner could compare figures from long periods of sales to exclude changes due to factors other than advertising, such as seasonal fluctuations and holiday sales.

Running a Coupon. One satisfyingly concrete way of tracking how many customers were exposed to advertising is to use coupons. These coupons, which will typically provide a discount of some kind or some other incentive to customers can be easily tabulated, providing businesses with tangible evidence of the advertising campaign's level of effectiveness. Such measurements, however, are limited to print campaigns or to coupons that are printed from a Web advertisement. Another similar option that is effective across media types is to encourage customers to mention their exposure to an ad in return for a bonus. For example, a radio ad might include the sentence, "Mention this ad for an additional 5 percent off your purchase!"

Surveying Customers. One of the most accurate and easiest methods of tracking the effectiveness of a media campaign is simply to ask customers how they found a business. Business owners and their employees can ask if a customer saw a particular ad, or more generally ask how they came to know about the shop or service. Consumers are generally pleased to be asked for their input, and they can give firsthand accounts of how advertising affected them.

Internet Ad Tracking. One of the unique aspects to using the Internet for advertising is the fact that it is easier to track the number of people who actually see and register the ad. Because of the interactive nature of the Internet and the methods used to advertise online, a company can track the number of people who both see their ad and take some resulting action, like clicking on a hypertext link. However, knowing how many people have seen an ad does not automatically yield information about what percentage of new sales are the result of this exposure. Assessing the value of this Internet exposure must be done in the same ways that advertising generally is assessed through careful tracking and monitoring.

Tracking Ads in Digital Magazines. With more publications both newpapers and magazines moving to increasingly digital formats, advertisers are getting crash courses on how to rate the effectiveness of ads placed in these publications. These digital ads can provide data such as open rates, clickthroughs, time spent on entire issues and on each page, and pass-along data. Advertisers also have information on the action taken by the consumer such as clickthroughs on hyperlinks, and sharing via e-mail or social media. Publishers, who now receive such data quickly, will be expected to provide advertisers with this additional information as well as interpretations of this data.

REGULATIONS FOR ONLINE ADVERTISING

As more data is collected about consumers on the Web information about their web surfing, shopping habits, and overall interests it is becoming necessary to regulate the practice. In response to a Federal Trade Commission report created in early 2009, a group of high-profile Web companies created a follow-on report in an effort to monitor themselves. Effective in 2010, the report is titled "Self-Regulatory Principles for Online Behavioral Advertising," and affects more than five thousand companies, including Google, Microsoft, Yahoo, Disney, and Verizon.

Key regulations noted in the report include:

- Members must inform consumers that behavioral information is being collected. This information can no longer be hidden in the privacy policy, but must to placed in the ad or on the Web site.
- An enforcement process will enable competitors or consumers to bring complaints against companies who violate the rules.
- Consumers must have the opportunity to approve the collection of financial, health, and other sensitive data.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Advertising Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d. Clifford, Stephanie. "Industry Tightens Its Standards for Tracking Web Surfers." New York Times 1 July 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/07/02/business/media/02adco.html.East, Robert. The Effect of Advertising and Display. New York: Springer, 2003.

"FTC Staff Revises Online Behavioral Advertising Principles." Federal Trade Commission. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2009/02/behavad.shtm.

Johnson Green, Chandra "Tracking Advertising Effectiveness in Digital Editions." Folio 27 July 2009. Available from: http:// www.foliomag.com/2009/tracking advertising effectiveness digital editions,.

Nucifora, Alf. "Getting the Most from Your Media Purchase." LI Business News 23 October 23 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

ADVERTISING MEDIA— AUDIO

The most common audio advertising medium is FM radio. Placement of an advertisement on FM radio costs about as much as an advertisement placed in a metropolitan newspaper. Traditionally, FM radio has been associated with favorable levels of acceptance in given localities and high

selectivity levels both demographically and geographically. These advantages favor small-business advertisements targeting particular audiences. In their 2007 book *Marketing: An Introduction*, Gary Armstrong and Phillip Kotler acknowledge the revolution in radio that followed the liberalization of the FM frequencies, which has transformed radio from a "half heard medium" image to a widely accepted medium of mass communication. The increase in demand for radio advertising has led to increase in radio advertising costs, particularly for the small business enterprises.

In addition, radio is often more dynamic than print alternatives because it allows the advertiser essentially to talk with the consumer. As a result, many small-business consultants believe that an entertaining and informative radio advertising campaign can be a major asset. They usually temper this view by adding that a reliance on radio advertising alone is not recommended. Most businesses incorporate a media mix when attempting to sell their products or services, utilizing radio advertising in concert with print and other advertising media. The key for small-business owners is to study what types of advertising best suit their products and services and to use that media to spearhead their advertising campaign.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF RADIO

Radio stations feature many different programming emphases or categories. These categories range from music-oriented formats such as country, adult contemporary, classic rock, and alternative rock to news- or talk-oriented formats. Since these different formats attract different demographic segments of the total audience, business owners can reach their target audience simply by buying time on appropriate stations and within specified programming categories.

Another major advantage of radio advertising is that it is inexpensive to place and to produce, allowing small-business owners to place advertisements on more than one station in a given market. In addition, radio advertising content can be changed quickly to meet changes in the market or to reflect new business objectives. Finally, radio reaches large numbers of commuters, income-generating people who often pay more attention to radio advertising than to other advertising media, especially if they are driving alone.

The costs associated with purchasing radio advertising time reflect this emphasis on reaching the commuter audience. Timing stands out as one of the most important requirements for radio advertisements, with many small business enterprises targeting morning hours and evening hours when listeners tend to be more receptive to radio entertainment. The four time slots, or "dayparts," offered for advertisers by most radio stations are the morning drive, daytime, afternoon drive, and evening. The two most expensive but also most effective advertising slots are the morning and afternoon drive times. Getting advertisement slots for such

prime time hours of the day is very costly, yet small businesses can overcome these challenges by designing brief, concise, and clear ads.

Although radio advertising is effective, there are drawbacks to consider when deciding whether to create and place a radio spot. Aspects to consider include competitor clutter, the cumulative costs associated with long-term radio spots, and the fleeting nature of a radio message. In addition to these drawbacks, several other legal and procedural guidelines need to be considered. These include:

- 1. Be sure a clear disclaimer is used within the advertisement if celebrity soundalikes are used.
- 2. Always work with a contract in place when working with a station or advertising agency to create a radio spot.
- 3. Treat the competition fairly, always avoiding slanderous statements. Federal law mandates that advertisers must accurately depict the competition.
- 4. Be prepared to run a radio advertisement often. Industry analysts agree that an advertisement needs to be heard by a consumer on several occasions before it is likely to generate a response.
- 5. Be cautious about excessive reliance on one station. On rare occasions the products and services a business offers may be best promoted on a single station. For example, a dealer in sports paraphernalia may want to limit radio spots to the lone sports-talk station in town. Usually, however, small businesses are better served by maximizing exposure and using more than one radio station for their audio advertising.

AM RADIO

AM radio is a curious anomaly for most young adults who grew up with FM radio, cassettes, and CDs. Yet AM radio still exists, has a folksy charm, and is listened to by a significant percentage of the population. AM offers alternative programming to the predominantly music formats broadcast on FM stations. AM stations, which suffered serious declines in the 1960s and 1970s, now broadcast talk shows, sporting events, news programs, and traffic and weather reports. In addition, AM radio broadcasts can reach remote locations, such as those found in many western states places that truckers and summer vacationers traverse.

SATELLITE RADIO

The steady growth of satellite radio has also contributed immensely to the expansion of radio advertising. Indeed, satellite radio is effectively national radio, a development that has allowed radio stations to reach a national audience on the stations with advertising. According to statistics from Sirius XM quoted at the Web site of Plunkett Research, the number of satellite radio subscribers rose to nineteen million in 2008. The In-Stat report summarized in "Worldwide Demand for Digital Radio Continues to Rise" forecasts a growth of terrestrial digital radio and satellite radio shipments throughout the early 2010s. The positive growth trends in digital and satellite radio are also attributable to reduction in the prices of receivers and expansion of digital programming.

AD CREATION

Radio advertising for small business relies heavily on creative design of specific appeals to the target audience in terms of:

- Meaningful appeals relative to benefits that a product or service portends to listeners.
- Believable appeals relative to convincing listeners of the utility potential of the product or service.
- Distinctive appeals relative to a product's comparison to competing brands.

The costs of radio advertising have increased over the years, a situation that poses major challenges to small business enterprises. In an article titled "Clear Channel Moving to Build up National Advertising Base," W. Scott Bailey observes that the 2008 2009 global economic crises impacted negatively on the radio advertising industry, with statistics from Nielsen Co. indicating an 11.5 percent drop in overall spending on advertisements in the United States. As such, radio advertising is highly dependent on business volumes, revenues, and profits.

Statistics from the Radio Advertising Bureau (RAB) indicate that total radio advertising revenue in the United States stood at \$19.5 billion in 2008. The RAB statistics further indicate a 23 percent and 22 percent decline in local and national radio ad revenue respectively in 2009, with radio advertising having registered its lowest ad revenue levels in the first quarter of 2009 following the devastating effects of the 2008 global recession. According to statistics in a RAB report summarized by the AIM Group in "Radio Advertising Bureau Reports Upward Revenue Trends Q309," there was a recovery in radio advertising in the third quarter in 2009. This recovery was ignited by the shift by advertisers to more competitive and innovative radio broadcasting segments. The relatively high costs of terrestrial radio advertising prompted many advertisers to switch over to Internet radio which is experiencing a fast growth occasioned by its affordability, demographic attractiveness, and enthusiastic audience.

Nonetheless, terrestrial radio adopted numerous tactical approaches such as advertising price reductions and

discounts to remain relevant in the advertising market. As such, radio stations were not closed down in high numbers as was earlier projected, with statistics from the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) showing there were a total of 9,557 FM radio stations, 4,854 AM radio stations, and 1,701 authorized digital broadcasting radio stations in the United States as of March 2009.

The summary of an In-Stat report mentioned earlier, "Worldwide Demand for Digital Radio Continues to Rise" confirmed that the decline in consumer confidence towards the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century did not deter growth in the digital radio market, with the segment having experienced an 85 percent growth between 2007 and 2008. The report attributes the positive growth of the digital radio segment to the accelerated developments in digital audio broadcasting technology and subsequent enhancement of the functionalities of high definition (HD) radio devices such as HD radio receivers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Advertising and Branding Media Overview." *Plunkett Research.* 2009. Available from: http://www.plunkettresearch.com/Industries/AdvertisingandBranding/AdvertisingandBrandingStatistics/tabid/70/Default.aspx.
- Allan, David. "Comparative Effectiveness of a 30 Versus 60 Second Radio Commercials." *Journal of Radio Studies*. November 2007.
- Armstrong, Gary, and Phillip Kotler. *Marketing: An Introduction*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.
- Bailey, W. Scott. "Clear Channel Moving to Build up National Advertising Base." *San Antonio Business Journal.* 18 December 2009. Available from: http://sanantonio.bizjournals.com/sanantonio/stories/2009/12/21/story4.html.
- Barber, Mark, and Andrew Ingram. *Advanced Level Radio Advertising*. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 2005.
- Bruce, Norris, I. "Pooling and dynamic Forgetting Effects in Multitheme Advertising: Tracking the Advertising Sales Relationship with Particle Filters." *Marketing Science* 27 (July August, 2008): 659 673.
- Drexler, Michael D. "Future for Media Requires Interaction; To Stay in Game, Old Media Must Involve Audience." *Advertising Age.* 20 November 2000.
- Dugale, Keith, and David Lambert. *Smarter Selling*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.
- "Entrepreneurs: Radio Advertising Rates: Radio Ad Prices by State." *Gaebler*. 2010. Available from: http://www.gaebler.com/Radio Ad Rates.htm.
- "Internet Radio Makes Waves." *Report Linker*. 2009. Available from: http://www.reportlinker.com/p0155709/Internet Radio Makes Waves.html.
- Parry, Caroline. "Analysis: Is In Store In Danger of Going Out of Fashion?" *Marketing Week*.8 December 2005.
- "Radio Advertising Bureau Reports upward Revenue Trends Q309." AIM Group. 2009. Available from: http://www.aimgroup.com/index.php/article/radio advertising bureau reports upward revenue trends q309.
- Small, Jeff. "The Top Ten Keys to Creating Great Radio Ads." Strategic Media Inc. 2009. Available from: http://www.strate

- gicmediainc.com/radio advertising articles/the top ten keys to creating great radio ads.html.
- Socolow, Michale, M. "A Wavelength for Every Network: Synchronous Broadcasting and National Radio in the United States, 1926 1932." *Journal of Technology and Culture* 49 (Jan 2008): 89 113.
- "Worldwide Demand for Digital Radio Continues to Rise." *Report Linker.* 2009. Available from: http://www.reportlinker.com/p01 54096/Worldwide Demand for Digital Radio Continues to Rise.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Ingati, Anaxos

ADVERTISING MEDIA—INFOMERCIALS

Infomercials are long TV commercials, usually lasting about half an hour. They are often hosted by celebrities and are designed to look like celebrity talk shows or light and entertaining news shows. Another term used to refer to infomercials is "direct response TV." Even though viewers often consider them annoying, infomercials have gained an undeniable reputation for effectiveness that has gained them respectability within the business community. Past research shows that infomercials are an established advertising venue, and that most people who make purchase decisions while watching infomercials are between the ages of twenty-five and forty-four, a sought-after demographic.

An article in *Forbes* titled "So Long, Suzanne Somers," by Peter Lattman, explains that what started off as a much-mocked advertising method has gained respectability and has become lucrative enough to attract large corporations and the so-called A-list celebrities.

Much of this success is due to the creativity of infomercial advertisers who use the infomercial's marginality to create a kind of cultural or sub-cultural symbol, giving a voice in the form of purchasing power to the late-night and early-morning consumer. These consumers are likely to be homemakers, blue-collar workers, and salespeople. This demographic information is an essential component in determining which products are selected for infomercial treatment.

One sign that the legitimacy of infomercials as an effective marketing tool has been recognized is the growing attention that larger companies have paid to the practice. As more companies and larger companies get involved with infomercials, prices for ad spots on cable stations has risen. Nonetheless, according to *AdWeek*, infomercials are still a more efficient and flexible way to acquire ad time and target prospective customers. "Direct response inventory tends to sell for 50-70 percent cheaper than traditional spots and can be used for the same purpose as conventional

ads." The ability to incorporate traditional media tools like Nielsen and MRI ratings with an infomercial campaign is proving to be both powerful and cost effective.

People continue to watch a lot of television despite the steady decline in the ratings for major networks, a trend that is attributable to strategic approaches adopted by cable television networks. Such strategies include the focus on specific program segments that include infomercials. As such, infomercials remain important revenue streams for TV channels that continue to harness the high viewer interest in infomercials to compensate for the overall diminishing ratings for major networks.

Nielsen media statistics contained at the Web site of Plunkett Research place the number of households with televisions at 115.8 million in 2009, while statistics at the same Web site estimate the total advertising revenues for 2008 at \$76.2 billion. As such, television advertising is still a force to reckon with, particularly for small business enterprises. Indeed, the advent of digital TV contributed immensely to the sustained consumer interest in TV infomercial broadcasting following enhanced program quality and viewing experience. In the United States, for example, the switch from analog to digital TV was officially commissioned in June 2009. All TV stations were required to implement a transition to digital broadcasting only, effectively bringing to an end analog TV broadcasting. Digitized TV broadcasting enables TV stations to broadcast different programs concurrently, thereby serving multiple viewer interests and segments. These developments have impacted positively on infomercial advertising by sustaining viewer interest despite the dip in television advertising revenues.

In his article titled "6 Advantages of Infomercials You Might Not Have Known" Timothy Rudon observes that infomercials account for "most paid programs listed on TV, with 2008 statistics indicating that channels running an average of four infomercials in a day rake in more than \$11 million." Rudon identifies six main advantages associated with infomercials advertising:

- TV infomercials provide a platform for advertisers to ignite direct response from the target audiences.
- The off-peak airing of infomercials on TV creates a captive audience.
- Interested buyers can buy products advertised through infomercials from the comfort of their homes.
- The use of experts such as beauticians, clinicians, or doctors to conduct TV infomercial promotions and endorsement builds interest and confidence on the part of viewers for the products being advertised.

- Audience ratings for infomercials hosted by famous individuals and celebrities are boosted by their many thousands of fans.
- The testimonials contained in infomercials facilitate the process of convincing TV viewers.

Indeed, infomercials are considered to have significant impact in the promotion of products and services for large and small businesses alike, thanks to the high ratings of TV infomercials. Small business enterprises can take advantage of the infomercial segment of TV advertising because they are usually run during the low-cost broadcast hours, making them more affordable than prime time advertisements.

Infomercials usually work best with products that are easy to demonstrate, so that an interaction with the viewing audience can be achieved. This interaction is quite often that of teacher to student, so that infomercials become a medium for instruction, teaching people (or claiming to teach) how to better their social lives or improve their bodies. Such an approach creates a dialogue that the viewer can take part in, which often leads to a viewer inquiry for more information or to a purchase.

Small businesses can apply different TV infomercial execution strategies to optimize the effect of their consumer-targeted messages. Such strategies include slice of life, lifestyle, fantasy, mood and image; musical, personality symbols, scientific evidence, and testimonial evidence. The slice of life strategy demonstrates the product's use in informal settings, while the lifestyle strategy identifies a product with a particular lifestyle. Whereas fantasy creates imaginative excitement about a product, mood seeks to tie the physical aspects of a product to a desirable mood or emotion (such as serenity, for a restaurant, or love, for a perfume product). The musical strategy involves the use of individuals praising a product or service through songs. The personality symbol strategy involves the representation of products using human characters, while testimonial evidence involves the use of believable or likable sources to endorse a product or service. As using sports, music, and movie stars in testimonial endorsements may be too expensive, small business enterprises can achieve this approach by using multiple testimonies from previous customers.

Another useful approach is to create a "storymercial," in which the infomercial sells its product by encasing it and the targeted consumer within a story. These "storymercials" often look and feel like documentaries in which, say, a family goes about their daily lives aided tremendously by the advertiser's product. Testimonials, or little product-specific anecdotes, are similar; both pull viewers into a world where the product is essential to success and happiness. All in all, these infomercials attempt to show the consumer how to answer the question "How can this product help me?"

When planning an approach, advertisers often consider several criteria, such as how similar products have fared in other markets, time slots, and seasons. Most infomercial producers believe that even low television ratings for an infomercial can translate into strong returns.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Advanced Results Marketing Goes Upscale." AdWeek. 17 October 2005.
- "Advertising and Branding Media Overview." *Plunkett Research.* 2009. Available from: http://www.plunkettresearch.com/Industries/AdvertisingandBranding/AdvertisingandBrandingStatistics/tabid/70/Default.aspx.
- Bieler, Peter. "This Book Has Legs": How I Used Infomercial Marketing to Create the \$100,000,000 ThighMaster Craze. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2006.
- Dugale, Keith, and David Lambert. Smarter Selling. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.
- Dworman, Steven. \$12 Billion of Inside Marketing Secrets Discovered Through Direct Response Television Sales. Peterborough, N. H.: SDE, Inc., December 2003.
- Gibson, Steve. Going Self Employed: How to Start Out in Business on Your Own. London: Constable & Robinson, 2008.
- Lattman, Peter. "So Long, Suzanne Somers." Forbes. 4 July 2005. "Make Millions with TV Infomercials 1." MyOneSource.com. 2009. Available from: http://wareseeker.com/Home Education/make millions with tv infomercials 1.zip/3b5165134b.
- "Outreach Toolkit Article: The Digital Television Transition." DTV.gov. 2009. Available from: http://www.dtv.gov/outreach article general.html.
- Rudon Timothy. "6 Advantages of Infomercials You Might Not Have Known." *Articles Base.* 2008. Available from: http:// www. articlesbase.com/marketing articles/6 advantages of infomercials you might not have known 298806.html.
- Stern, Remy. But Wait... There's More!: Tighten Your Abs, Make Millions, and Learn How the \$100 Billion Infomercial Industry Sold Us Everything But the Kitchen Sink. New York: HarperBusiness, 2009.
- Whitelaw, Kevin. "Not Just Slicing and Dicing." U.S. News & World Report. 9 September 1996.
- Wilbur, Kenneth, C. "A Two Sided, Empirical Model of Television Advertising and Viewing Markets." *Journal of Marketing Science* 27 (June 2008): 356–378.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Ingati, Anaxos

ADVERTISING MEDIA— INTERNET

The invention of the World Wide Web created a new way to reach out to people and for business to reach its customers. The World Wide Web is a communications network; as such, it is a natural venue for communicating advertising messages. In the early days of the Web, people needed computer know-how and command of communications proto-

cols to use it. That is no longer the case. The increased levels of Internet connectivity in the early twenty-first century has increased Internet use, reduced internet connection costs, and enhanced Internet interactive capacity. According to the Internet Usage Statistics Web site, the percentage penetration of Internet use in the North American population rose to 74.2 percent in 2009, with the first decade of the twenty-first century having registered a growth of 134 percent from 108,096,800 users in 2000 to 252,908,000 in 2009. Worldwide, the Internet experienced a 380.3 percent increase during the same period.

The first graphical browser was created in the early 1990s. With that and the later spread of high-speed connections to the network, the World Wide Web became a powerful economic engine. The volatility associated with the early days of Internet growth has settled a bit; however, it remains an enormous economic and cultural force, and continues to change the ways in which people work and communicate.

Advertising on the Internet, online advertising, has seen many ups and downs. Exactly how best to use the Internet as an advertising medium is still a subject of debate. What is certain is that more and more people are using the Internet more and more regularly. The Internet has "the eyeballs," and advertising is about the eyeballs.

Small businesses may have a unique opportunity for advertising success on the Internet. There are many ways to do so. The sophistication of online advertising campaigns has grown with the proliferation of techniques, from banner ads and pop-ups to direct e-mail and paid search terms. The key to a successful campaign is getting the proper mix of techniques.

MEANS OF ADVERTISING ON THE WEB

To get started involves an initial investment. This is the cost of building an online presence, a Web page or Web site, which is necessary because most Internet advertising involves bringing users to a Web site, "generating traffic." The Web site itself may consist primarily of a simple presentation of information about a company, its products and services. The site may also be a more interactive display with e-commerce capabilities, allowing a visitor to read about and see pictures of products, to place an order or purchase and pay for items online. An e-commerce-capable site is often referred to as a cyberstore. The cost of building a Web site will depend on its complexity.

The first questions to ask when deciding on the best way to advertise on the Web are the same questions that would be posed in launching an ad campaign.

• Who is the target consumer? Who is interested in purchasing the product or service? What are the specific demographics of this consumer (age, employment, sex, attitudes, etc.)?

- How does the targeted customer like to buy? How does he or she use the Internet?
- What is required to get the target consumer to purchase the product? Does the product lend itself to rational or emotional appeals?
- How much profit is likely to be generated for each dollar spent on ads?

Once these questions are answered, planning and designing a Web site and online advertising campaign can begin.

ADVERTISING TOOLS

There are many tools available for Internet advertising. These include paid search terms, search engine optimization, banner ads, and e-mail advertising.

Paid Search Terms. Internet users usually navigate the Web by starting their session at an Internet search engine site, most notably Google. The goal of an advertiser is to capture those users who may be interested in his or her product or service. Google was one of the first search engines to offer advertisers the opportunity to do just that. Today, many search engine businesses offer this opportunity by selling terms. The practice is called paid search terms, or pay-per-click (PPC) searchengine advertising, or, in the case of Google, AdWords. By purchasing a term through a search engine, the buyer purchases the right to have a hypertext link appear on the result page of any search phrase that included the term purchased. For example, a user types the words "air filtration system" into a search engine. The company that has purchased the term "air filtration system" from the search engine will appear on the list of results for that search, and the user will have the opportunity to link directly to the advertising company's Web site. The advertising air filtering company only pays if and when the user actually clicks through to its Web site. This is called pay-per-click.

The use of paid search terms is an established method of online advertising. It is also the most potentially powerful online advertising tool for the small business, according to Seth Stevenson in his article titled "Words That Sell." This is particularly true for companies dealing with specialized items. "Do a search for 'sling-back shoes,' for example, and you will find small e-commerce sites competing head-to-head with major retail chains," explains Stevenson. This form of advertising helps to level the playing field.

Paid search terms are an evolving advertising model. With popularity, the cost for terms will increase since they are sold in an auction format. Nonetheless, a carefully tailored advertising plan can maximize the traffic generated from the purchase of just a few words. And, if nobody clicks through to the merchant's site, the merchant pays nothing.

Google Adsense has emerged as a widely used mode of paid search terms. Google AdSense is an innovative program for advertising that involves the creation of text advertisements by advertisers to be displayed in relevant Web sites throughout the Internet. Advertisers are required to sign up at www.google.com/adsense to be able to upload their desired ads to be displayed. The advertisers are charged a set fee by Google for each time an advertisement is clicked, after which Google submits a share of the revenue to the owner of the Web site where the ad was displayed. The AdSense program is considered to be a cost-effective tool for tracking and measuring the effectiveness of an ad's throughput because advertisers only have to pay when the ad displays are clicked by potential customers while browsing the Internet. As such, Google AdSense has revolutionized online advertising for small-business owners through the creation of affordable ad display links between large numbers of advertisers and Web site owners.

Social networking sites such as Facebook and Twitter have also gained momentum as popular advertising channels for small businesses because of the high volume of traffic associated with online social networks. Small business enterprises are able to advertise their services and products through pay-per- click advertisement displays on these social networking Web sites.

PPC is an internet advertising program that enables users to determine advertising budget with reference to keywords that the advertisers estimate are used by the target audiences to search for particular products in the Internet. PPC largely relies on a bidding system to reach out to the target audience, with the competitiveness of the keyword determining the cost of an advert. In an article titled "Companies Get Big Boost with PPC," Dom Donaldson states that PPC advertising presents advertisers with the "most economical and sure fire ways of getting a potential client." Indeed, unlike the traditional advertising channels such as radio, TV, and magazine ads, which estimate the demographics of a particular channel's audience on the basis of an educated guess, PPC is credited for targeting active consumers by ensuring that a company's product is prioritized in Internet searching processes.

Search Engine Optimization. Before the advent of paid search terms, search engine optimization (SEO) was the primary means of capturing the attention of Web users as they began an Internet session with a search engine query. It is still a useful method for gaining exposure.

Through the use of SEO, companies can use a combination of HTML design elements (meta tags, links to and from other sites), text, and keywords to ensure that their Web sites are picked up by the search engines and appear high on a search results page. If done properly, this can increase traffic to the company's Web site without incurring

a pay-per-click fee. However, implementing a successful SEO plan takes a great deal of expertise. That must be acquired or purchased; either way a cost is involved.

Banner Ads. Banner advertisements are graphic advertisements that appear on a Web site and are intended to build brand awareness or generate traffic for the advertiser's Web site. Banner ads were once the leading form of advertising online. They are still an important advertising method.

Often banners are part of a "link exchange," or cooperative advertising arrangement, in which two businesses with complementary products and services advertise each other on their respective sites in order to reach a large segment of a given market. However, some Web advertising agencies claim that few people access Web pages through banners; these agencies are now trying new motion and graphic technologies to make the banners more inviting. Some experts suggest that businesses consider advertising banners as just one part of an online marketing mix.

A 2009 research report by Dynamic Logic, a firm that measures the effectiveness of digital advertising, revealed that the integration of banner ads into Web page content has great potential to create brand awareness and stimulate purchases. To this end, small-business display ads should be positioned both tactically and strategically because smaller banner ads like rectangles and half banners integrated within the Web content perform better than large banner ads framing an entire Web page. According to the Dynamic Logic research findings, small-business advertisers can enhance the effectiveness of banner ads through the adoption of the following strategies:

- Establish clear objectives for branding in the initial stages of advertising campaign.
- Use less expensive formats (such as simple Flash animation) to overcome budgetary constraints.
- Combine rich media and video so as to optimize the initial exposure of ads.
- Frame ad messages consistently with reference to the product being advertised.

Banner ads also provide advertisers with the advantage of tracking response levels to their display advertisements. For example, advertisers using online content display categories such as Google Adsense banners can request for feedback on the ranking of their banner ads.

The narrowing gap between cost per thousand impressions (CPM) and revenue per thousand impressions (RPM) is gradually decreasing the costs of online display advertising. In an article titled "Display Advertising Rates: CPM vs RPM," Gowri Naveen projects a reduction of CPM costs to \$3.15 in 2011, down from \$3.50 in 2006, a clear

indication of the positive growth trends for online display advertising. Banner ads therefore portend a wide outreach network at lower costs for small businesses. Some of the commonly used banners in online advertising include expandable banners, pushhyphen;down banners, floating banners, and polite banners.

E-mail Advertising. Sending advertisements by e-mail is another method of using the Internet as an advertising vehicle. The use of mass direct e-mail, in which businesses send unsolicited email messages to a list of e-mail accounts, has fallen out of favor and in many cases breaks new laws designed to crack down on spamming.

An online newsletter sent out by e-mail is a more sophisticated way in which to reach actual and potential customers. An increasing number of businesses have supplemented their general customer satisfaction surveys with queries concerning customers' willingness to be put on a direct mailing list. Online surveys are also a way to build up an e-mail address mailing list that can be used to send out company information relatively inexpensively. When this is well done, the newsletter or promotional piece will include hypertext links to the company's Web page and will encourage the reader to pass the newsletter on to other interested parties.

In addition to the online advertising methods listed here, there are many others. Companies use referral services through which link exchanges are managed. Some companies sponsor Web sites for other groups in exchange for links to their own Web site. Some publication sites sell classified advertisement space, much as it is done on more traditional print advertising. The list of options is lengthy and the field of online advertising is still quite dynamic.

The key to success is to build a Web site that will serve clients and customers well. This is not always easy to achieve but it is essential to the success of any online ad campaign. Once the site is built, the task becomes generating traffic to that site. The methods described above are some of the more successful methods developed for that purpose, so far.

SEE ALSO Advertising Strategy.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anand. "Leading Publishers of Online Display Ads by Content Categories." *Tech Crunchies Internet Statistics and Numbers.* 13 October 2009. Available from: http://techcrunchies.com/leading.publishers.of.online.display.ads.by.content.categories/.

Armstrong, Gary, and Phillip Kotler. *Marketing: An Introduction*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.

Bruner, Rick E. *The Decade in Online Advertising, 1994–2004.* DoubleClick. April 2005.

Burns, Enid. "Online Advertising Expenditure Forecast, 2009 2010." ClickZ. 8 May 2009. Available from http://www.clickz.com/3633 673/.

- Clavert, Sandra, L. "Children as Consumers: Advertising and Marketing, Children and the Electronics Media." The Future of Children 18 (Spring 2008): 205 234.
- Clymo, Rob. *Brilliant Create Your Own Website.* Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.
- Deitel, P. J., and H. M. Deitel. *Internet and Worldwide Web: How to Program.* 4th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2009.
- D'Souza, Steven. Brilliant Networking: What the Best Networkers Know, Do and Say. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2008.
- Donaldson, Dom. "Companies Get Big Boost with PPC." *Pay Per Click Universe*. 2009. Available from: http://www.payperclick universe.com/pay per click search engines articles.php?article id=92.
- Fass, Allison. "Banner Ads Still Dominate." New York Times. 15 August 15 2000.
- Goeree, Michael Sovinsky, "Limited Information and Advertising in the U.S. Personal Computer Industry." *Econometrica Journal* 76 (September 2008): 1017–1074.
- "How Much Time People Really Spend with Ads: Clicks Don't Give the Full Picture." *EMarketer.* 24 August 2009. Available from: http://www.emarketer.com/Article.aspx?R=1007241.
- "Internet Usage Statistics: The Internet Big Picture, World Internet Users and Population Stats." *Internet World Stats* 2009. Available from: http://www.internetworldstats.com/stats.htm.
- "Is Bigger Better When It Comes to Online Ad Size? Jury Still Out, According to Dynamic Logic." *Dynamic Logic.* 20 August 2009. Available from: http://www.dynamiclogic.com/na/pressroom/releases/?id=712.
- Lazaroff, Leon. "Internet Advertising, Markets Rely Less on 30 second Spots as They Press Full speed into Online Ads." *Chicago Tribune* 4 December 4 2005.
- Naveen, Gowri. "Display Advertising Rates: CPM vs RPM." Tech Crunchies Internet Statistics and Numbers. 6 January 2010. Available from: http://techcrunchies.com/display advertising rates cpm vs rpm/.
- Pagan, Michael. *Managing IT for Small Businesses*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.
- "SMBs More Likely to Use Digital than Traditional Media: Online Ad Penetration Keeps Climbing." *EMarketer.* 24 September 2009. Available from: http://www.emarketer.com/Article.aspx?R=100 7261
- Stafford, Marla R., and Ronald J. Faber. Advertising, Promotion, and New Media. Armonk, N.Y.:M.E. Sharpe, 2004.
- Stallings, William. *Data and Computer Communications*. 8th ed. Upper Saddle River: N.J.: Pearson Education, 2009.
- Stevenson, Seth. "Words That Sell." Fortune Small Business. June 2005.
- Stigson, Christopher. "Monitoring Free Website Traffic Statistics." Articles Base. 29 December 2009. Available from: http://www.articlesbase.com/internet articles/monitoring free website traffic statistics 1640373.html.
- Streitfeld, David. "Ads Fail to Click with Online Users." *International Herald Tribune.* 31 October, 2000.
- "Time to Set a Standard." Marketing.16 November 2000.
- "What is Google AdSense?" Wise Geek. 2009. Available from: http://www.wisegeek.com/what is google adsense.htm.

Yu, Hyunjae, Hye Jin Paek, and Bumjun Bae. "Cross Cultural Comparison and Advertising Appeals on Antismoking Websites in the United States and South Korea." *Journal of Internet Research* 18 (2008): 454–476.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Ingati, Anaxos

ADVERTISING MEDIA—PRINT

The two most common print media are newspapers and magazines, but print media also include outdoor billboards, transit posters, the yellow pages, and direct mail. Print media is important because it can reach such a large audience, and the great numbers of specialized publications on the market enable businesses to focus on a target audience with a specific set of characteristics. Print media are allowed to advertise most anything, other than products intended for children and sold to children. All other publications may advertise most anything sold legally, such as cigarettes, liquor, and contraceptives; however, many publications will not accept what they consider to be controversial ads.

The elements of format and design portend major differences in the cost and impact of a print advertisement. In the 2007 book titled Marketing: An Introduction, Gary Armstrong and Phillip Kotler acknowledge that the effect of an advertisement for a small business enterprise can be increased immensely through enhancement of all the key aspects of design that include illustration, headline, and copy. Illustration is the core element of a small-business print advertisement seeking to capture a reader's attention. The illustration used should therefore demonstrate adequate strength to command the readers' attention. The headline element is significant by way of enticing the target audience into reading a copy. The element of copy serves as the main text block of an advertisement and should be expressed in simple but steadfast and convincing form. As such, print advertising for small business enterprises requires the integrative application of three elements so as to achieve customer value persuasively.

TYPES OF PRINT MEDIA

The different types of print media include newspapers, magazines, direct mail, yellow pages, and outdoor advertising. Each has its advantages and disadvantages.

Newspapers. When deciding upon a newspaper in which to advertise, there are three physical criteria to consider: distribution, size, and audience. Newspapers are either daily or weekly, come in a standard or tabloid size, and reach a large percentage of the reading public. Indeed, newspapers

offer wide-ranging advertising benefits for small business enterprises, given the advantages of flexibility, extensive coverage of the local market, timeliness, and broad acceptability. However, Armstrong and Kotler warn that adequate recognition should be accorded to the inherent limitations of the relatively small pass-along audience and brevity of life characteristic of newspaper channels. Because of the broad demographic reach of most newspapers it is difficult to target a specific audience; however, newspapers are effective in increasing awareness of a business' products and services in a specific geographical area.

Types of ads placed in newspapers include: display ads, classified ads, public notes, and preprinted inserts. Newspaper ads have some flexibility in their size. For instance, some are small boxes that take up only a small portion of a page, while others might span one or two full pages (the latter, however, are typically only bought by larger corporations). Regardless of this flexibility, newspaper ads can only use limited special effects, such as font size and color. These limitations lead to advertising "clutter" in newspapers because all the ads look very similar. Therefore, advertisers must use original copy and headings to differentiate their ads from those of their competitors. The quick turnover of newspapers also allows the advertiser to adjust ads to meet new market conditions; however, this turnover means that the same ad may need to be inserted over a significant period of time in order to reach its target audience.

In an article titled "Newspaper Advertising Advantages and Disadvantages," Mike Brassil observes that the wide outreach of paid circulation community and national newspapers is what motivates business enterprises to advertise in newspapers. However, this trend is threatened by the persistent decline in the number of community newspapers created by a steady decline in reader subscriptions.

Numerous newspaper organizations folded up following the adverse effects of the 2008 global recession that led to significant reductions in revenue from newspaper ads. According to newspaper industry performance metrics statistics contained at the Web site of the Newspaper Association of America (NAA), 2009 registered the lowest subscriber levels in 15 years. The statistics from the NAA Web site further indicate that total paid newspaper circulation decreased from 51,246,000 in 2007 to 49,115,000 in 2008, with average weekday readership among adults dropping from 55.1 percent at the onset of the twenty first century to 48.4 percent in 2007. In her article titled "Online Newspaper Ad Sending Down by 8 percent in Q4 2008," Kate Kaye confirms the fears that online newspaper advertising has also been on the decline, with the fourth quarter of 2008 having registered an 8 percent decline in total spending on online newspaper ads. Kaye also points out that the year 2008 also registered 37.8 percent drop in the total print and online advertising revenues compared to 2007.

Consequently, many newspaper organizations are folding up, leading to substantial reductions in the outreach capabilities of the newspaper advertising channel. Indeed, the operational costs for running newspaper organizations are very high considering that the majority of paid circulation newspapers are delivered to homes compared to purchases made from newspaper stands. This situation can only be sustained by expanding the revenue income base of newspaper organizations through the pursuit of high volumes of reader subscriptions. These developments have impacted negatively on small business enterprises because the lack of sufficient readership levels for community newspapers limits the access and effectiveness of demographically targeted ads.

Magazines. With magazines an advertiser can focus on a specific target audience. As the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) pointed out in *Advertising Your Business*. "Audiences can be reached by placing ads in magazines which have [a] well-defined geographic, demographic, or lifestyle focus." An attractive option for many small businesses may be placing an ad in the local edition of a national magazine. In addition to prestige, high reproduction quality, credibility, long life, and substantial pass-along readership, magazines are characterized by high selectivity both geographically and demographically. But magazine advertisements often have a lag time of a couple of months between the purchase of ad space and the publication of the issue in question. Magazines, then, are sometimes not the optimum option for businesses seeking to target fast-changing market trends.

In addition to the above factors, it is also important to consider the nature of the magazine ad copy. Magazines allow elaborate graphics and colors, which give advertisers more creative options than newspapers. Also, recent surveys have indicated that informative ads are the most persuasive. Therefore, it is important to include copy and art work that are direct and that present important product information to the consumer, such as how the product works, how it benefits the consumer, and where it can be purchased.

Unlike newspaper organizations, magazine publishers were able to overcome operational challenges associated with the 2008 recession by focusing their efforts on specific market niches and segments. For example, a fashion magazine may focus their target on a male or female market niche; a music magazine may focus on a specific type of music; and a golf magazine may focus on a wealthy market niche. Therefore, small businesses can effectively advertise their products through magazines because they provide the advantage of having a wide outreach for specific demographic audiences.

Direct Mail. Many consultants feel that direct mail is the best way for a small business to begin developing awareness in its target consumers. Mailing lists can be generated (even though they are often difficult to maintain) with the names of those people most likely to purchase the advertiser's

products or services. However, direct mail is not always cost effective. A direct mailing campaign can cost as much as \$1,000 to reach 1,000 people, whereas television can reach a similar number of potential customers at a fraction of that cost. But business experts indicate that direct mail does tend to generate more purchasing responses than television, and they observe that the products of many small businesses are often more suited to a direct mailing campaign than to indirect, image advertising.

Yellow Pages. The SBA states in "Advertising Your Business" that a yellow page ad is often used to "complement or extend the effects of advertising placed in other media." Such an ad has permanence and can be used to target a specific geographic area or community. Essentially, a yellow page ad gives the consumer information needed to make a purchase. Therefore the key information to convey in such an ad includes: the products and services available; location; phone number; business hours; special features, such as the acceptable kinds of payment (i.e., credit cards, checks); parking availability; discounts; and delivery policies and emergency services. The best way to arrange this information is in a list, so that the consumer will be able to scan the ad for the desired information.

A major consideration with a yellow page ad is where to place it, which primarily depends on the directory (or category) under which businesses choose to locate their ads. Central to this choice are the products or services that the company wishes to emphasize. The ad copy should complement the directory, indicating the main products and services for sale, so that the ad will stand out from the similar looking ads that surround it.

Outdoor Advertising. Outdoor advertising usually comes in two forms: billboards and transit posters. Like yellow page ads, outdoor advertising is usually used to support advertisements placed in other media. One of the greatest strengths of outdoor advertising is as a directional marker to point customers toward your business. Since the prospective consumer often has only fleeting exposure to billboards and transit posters, the advertising copy written for these media needs to be brief, with the ability to communicate ideas at a glance. To do this well graphics and headings must be used efficiently and artfully.

SEE ALSO Advertising Media Internet; Advertising Budget.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Addis, Jim. "How the Net and Print Media Can Help Each Other." Marketing. November 1999.
- Advertising Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d. Armstrong, Gary, and Phillip Kotler. Marketing: An Introduction. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.

- Brassil, Mike. "Newspaper Advertising Advantages and Disadvantages." WebSite Marketing Plan. 2009. Available from: http://www.websitemarketingplan.com/small business/newspaper.htm.
- Doraszelski, Ulrich and Sarit Markovich. "Advertising Dynamics and Competitive Advantage." *The RAND Journal of Economics* 38 (Autumn 2007): 557–592.
- Dugale, Keith, and David Lambert. Smarter Selling. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.
- Gibson, Steve. Going Self Employed: How to Start Out in Business on Your Own. London: Constable & Robinson, 2008.
- Gordon, Kim T. "Selecting the Best Media for Your Ad." Entrepreneur. September 2003.
- Hamersveld, Mario van, and Cees de Bont, eds. Market Research Handbook. 5th ed. Amsterdam: Esomar World Research Publication, 2007.
- Hung, Kineta, H., Stella Yiyan Li, and Russell W. Belk. "Glocal Understandings: Female Readers' Perceptions of the New Woman in Chinese Advertising." *Journal of International Business Studies* 38 (November 2007): 1034–1051.
- Kaye, Kate. "Online Newspaper Ad Sending Down by 8 percent in Q4 2008." Clickz. 27 March 2009. Available from: http:// www.clickz.com/3633211.
- Mullen, Megan. "Review: Space Bias/Time Bias: Harold Innis, Empire and Communications." Journal of Technology and Culture 50 (January, 2009): 175–186.
- "NAA's Circulation Facts, Figures, and Logic: NAA's Central Online Resource for Newspaper Circulation, Marketing and Performance Data." *Newspaper Association of America.* 2009. Available from: http://www.naa.org/Resources/Articles/Circulation Facts Figures and Logic/Circulation Facts Figures and Logic.aspx.
- Ries, Al, and Laura Ries. *The Fall of Advertising and the Rise of PR*. New York: HarperCollins, 2004.
- Stafford, Marla R., and Ronald J. Faber. Advertising, Promotion, and New Media. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2004.
- "Total Paid Circulation: Newspaper Circulation Volume." Newspaper Association of America. 2009. Available from: http://www.naa.org/TrendsandNumbers/Total Paid Circulation.aspx.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Ingati, Anaxos

ADVERTISING MEDIA— VIDEO

Video advertising can be an effective avenue for reaching an audience. The term *video advertising* is used here to refer to all full-motion visual presentations of information. Most such presentations include audio and text elements but what differentiates video advertising from other forms of advertising is its full-motion video aspect. The use of video advertising has grown with the proliferation of video-ready equipment in American homes televisions, cable channels, VCRs, DVDs, and computers connected to the Internet via broadband or high-speed connections.

In the past, video gave advertisers the ability to reach primarily a broad audience and was therefore oriented toward consumers. This has begun to change. The market for video advertising is growing as high-speed connections to the Internet make video viable online. Many new technologies are making video presentations viable in unexpected places (AdsOnFeet, wearable flat-screen LCD TV vests) and on small new devices such as smartphones and iPods. These increased outlets for video advertising both increase the size of the market and increase the advertiser's ability to target a message to a particular audience.

Ongoing developments in video advertising are making this form of advertising ever more useful to the small business. When video was primarily used to reach a broad consumer audience, it was not ideal for a small business or one operating in a niche market. With the ability to focus the message and the distribution of the message through new video advertising outlets, small businesses can put video to use effectively. Although video advertising can still be very expensive, by focusing the message for a well-defined audience it can also be very effective.

TYPES OF VIDEO ADVERTISING

There are several video options that can be used effectively by small businesses of modest financial means. These include network television, cable and satellite television, and streaming video for the Internet.

Network Television. Network television reaches the largest audience of all advertising media. As the U.S. Small Business Administration noted in *Advertising Your Business*, most small businesses use "spot television," which is an ad "placed on one station in one market." Placing such a spot ad on one of the national networks can be rather expensive, depending on the size of the audience reached and the demand of the specific time slot desired. In any case, such network television spots are often priced well beyond the financial means of small businesses.

Local television, on the other hand, is much more affordable, and many small businesses use it to reach local consumers. Local network advertising time is usually purchased as 30-second "spot announcements," which are similar to the network spot ads. The time slots for local ads begin in the early morning and continue up until the network news broadcasts begin. As with network television, the cost for such a spot depends on the size of the audience determined to be watching and the demand for the particular time slot.

Cable and Satellite Television. Cable and satellite stations offer selectivity, low cost, and flexibility. Since many cable stations, such as *ESPN* and the *History Channel* broadcast specific kinds of programs that appeal to certain demographic groups, a defined audience can be targeted. Spot ads are

purchased from either a national cable network or from a local cable station. The cost depends on the cable penetration in the area and the channel's viewership. For example, most infomercials are broadcast on cable stations, such as the *Lifetime Network*, because of the programming flexibility and comparatively low advertising costs.

Drawbacks associated with the purchase of advertising time on cable television include fragmentation (which refers to the wide range of viewing options available on cable and thus the dilution of impact that any one ad may have) and image. The latter factor is primarily associated with local cable stations, which typically have low budgets and viewerships. Moreover, some locally produced cable shows are amateurish and/or feature offensive content.

Streaming Video for the Internet. The use of video on the Internet was made possible by the increased speed of data transmission. If data can be sent at a very fast speed from an Internet site to an end user's computer then video can be sent and viewed almost simultaneously. The sending of such video material on the Internet is often referred to as streaming video.

The use of video online is often part of an existing Internet advertising campaign in which video is added to Web sites or existing banner ads. The inclusion of video material on a company's own Web site is a relatively simple matter. Online applications in which this sort of video usage is being seen a great deal include:

- Real estate brokers using streaming video and interactive video to offer prospective buyers a virtual tour of properties on the market.
- Entertainment sites using streaming video to present previews for movies and music.
- Television sites using streaming video to offer their programs, or excerpts of their programs, to Web visitors.
- Online consultants and advertising agencies using streaming video by way of demonstrating their expertise in producing online ads.

The advent of digital video has further enhanced the advantages of video advertising channels because of high image qualities and tape-free production processes. In his article titled "Online Advertising Expenditure Forecast, 2009 2010," Enid Burns estimates a total of \$699 million was spent on video advertising in 2009 alone, representing an 8.6 percent growth, with all indicators confirming that the trend will grow by 20 percent in subsequent years. Burns further observes that video game advertising experienced a 12 percent growth in 2009 accounting for total expenditures of \$908 million and forecasts confirm a 12 percent growth in excess of \$1 billion in 2010. Some of the

advantages of video advertising for small business enterprises include:

- Use of less space compared to more sophisticated channels such as film
- No processing requirement
- Convenience of editing by use of non-linear technology

Compression technology is a key aspect of digital video productions for small business advertising relative to generation of high volumes of traffic for video images in YouTube and the Internet as a whole. The reliability of the streaming application delivery process to multiple users at the same time increases overall traffic, a development that has necessitated the use of video compression technology to achieve significant savings. The advent of digital camcorders has further enhanced access to processing of video images and files of small business enterprises for incorporation into dissemination channels such as YouTube.

Outlets for online video advertising, beyond a company's own Web site, are multiplying. Services that offer to aggregate video advertising spots and manage their distribution online are appearing. These services are somewhat like online advertising agencies. They bring together the videos from a large number of advertisers and have agreements with Web entities willing to host ads. Then they match up the host sites with suitable advertisements and handle all tracking and financial arrangements for the host sites and the advertisers. Various such services (like Instream, Inc., launched in late 2005) are widely used by small business enterprises.

YouTube facilitates real-time video uploads and sharing across networks. According to statistics contained in the Crunch Base Web site, daily YouTube views hit one billion viewers per day in the third quarter of 2009. Small businesses therefore need to harness the potential of YouTube as a wide-reaching advertisement channel for video clips. Just like Google Adwords, ads.youtube.com allows small businesses to create their own ads, choose appropriate videos, and upload them as promotional videos advertisements in pay per click format. As such, small business entrepreneurs pay for the advertisement costs when they are clicked and viewed by Internet users.

All the ways in which video will expand on the Internet are not clear. The technology upon which the Internet rests is developing rapidly and making things possible that were not possible just a few years ago. What the Internet offers is a unique chance to reach out to a very well-defined audience and not only pass along a message but also interact almost immediately with that portion of the audience for whom the products or services are of interest. This is a powerful tool for businesses of any size.

SEE ALSO Advertising Media Internet.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Advertising Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.Berkowitz, Ira. Vault Career Guide to Advertising. New York: Vault, 2004.

Burns, Enid. "Online Advertising Expenditure Forecast, 2009 2010." ClickZ News Expert Advice for the Digital Marketer, 2009. Available from: http://www.clickz.com/3633673/.

Clymo, Rob. Brilliant Create Your Own Website. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2007.

Deitel, P. J., and H. M. Deitel. *Internet and Worldwide Web: How to Program*. 4th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2009.

D'Souza, Steven. Brilliant Networking: What the Best Net workers Know, Do and Say. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2008

"Instream, The Video Advertising Network, Launches." PR Newswire. 16 November 2005. Available from: http://www. tvover.net/2005/11/16/Instream+The+Video+Advertising+ Network+Launches.aspx..

Klaassen, Abbey. "Media Morph: Unexpected Video." Advertising Age. 3 October 2005.

Pagan, Michael. Managing IT for Small Businesses. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

"Promote your videos with YouTube Promoted Videos and Google AdWords, 2009." *About YouTube Promoted Videos.* Available from: https://ads.youtube.com/.

Stallings, William. *Data and Computer Communications.* 8th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education Inc., 2009.

Tshang, Ted, F. "Innovation at and across Multiple Levels of Analysis: Balancing the Tensions between Rationalization and creativity in the Video Games Industry." *Organization Science*. 18 (Nov. Dec, 2007): 989–1005.

Vickers, Amy. "Being at One with the Consumer: The New Art of Interactive Advertising." New TV Strategies. June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Ingati, Anaxos

ADVERTISING STRATEGY

An advertising strategy is a plan to reach and persuade a customer to buy a product or service. The basic elements of such a strategy are:

- 1. the product itself and its advantages
- 2. the customer demographic
- 3. other sources such as collateral materials and Web sites where the customer can become informed about the product
- 4. the optimization of marketing strategies given budgetary constraints

DEVELOPING THE STRATEGY

For an advertising strategy to be effective, aims must be clear, the environment must be understood, the advertising priorities must be ranked, and choices must be made based on available resources. Effective product assessment, market definition, media analysis, and a budget will give the advertiser the formula for the best advertising and marketing plan.

Positioning Statement. Formal advertising strategies are based on a "positioning statement," a technical term referring to what the company's product or service is, how it is differentiated from competing products and services, and by which means it will reach the customer. The positioning statement covers the first two items in the listing above.

Implicit in a good positioning statement is what the industry calls the product concept, namely a cluster of values that the product or service represents and the associational frameworks in which it fits. A hunting knife will thus have a very different product concept than a handheld device with a built-in projector. The product concept will later guide the choice of written copy, images, graphic design, and message content to be used in actual ads (the "copy platform"). The positioning statement must also implicitly include the profile of the targeted customer and the reasons why he or she would buy this product or service. At a later stage, more data on the target consumer is developed as the strategy is fleshed out. The strategy and advertising materials should not be static collateral material and Web sites should be updated as products and demographics change, and blogging about the product or service continually will create an online advertising presence better than any platforms used in past decades.

Target Consumer. The target consumer is a complex combination of persons. First, it includes the person who ultimately buys the product. Next, it includes those who, in certain circumstances, decide which product to buy, and within that subset, which brand to buy; this group has not yet executed the purchase. Finally, the target consumer is surrounded by other potential decision makers, including children, spouses, friends, and co-workers. In practice small-business owners understand the target customer and their demographic better than an advertising agency, so it is their responsibility to inform the advertising firm of every nuance of their audience.

Communication Media. Once the product and its environment are understood and the target consumer has been specified, the methods for reaching the consumer must be assessed. This refers to the medium of communication. Five major channels are available to the business owner:

 Internet: Company Web sites, company blogs, social networking sites (Twitter, Facebook, YouTube, etc.), advertising on search engines such as Google and Yahoo!, and Internet banner ads and pay-per-click ads

- Television: Commercials, infomercials, and logo bugs (the little ads in the corner of a television screen)
- Print: Newspapers (both weekly and daily), local and national magazines, and product newsletters
- Audio: Internet pop-up ads with audio, satellite radio such as Sirius XM, FM and AM radio
- E-mail blasts: Newsletters and business letters sent en masse via e-mail to a predetermined list of potential clients
- Direct mail: flyers and mailers, buck slips in bulk mailers (Valpak)
- Outdoor advertising: Billboards, bench ads, scrolling light boxes (electron billboards), and advertisements on and in public transportation (cabs, buses, light rails)

Each of the channels available has its advantages, disadvantages, and varying costs. A crucial stage in developing the advertising strategy, therefore, is how to choose the optimum means, given budgetary constraints, to reach the largest number of target consumers with the appropriately formulated message.

IMPLEMENTATION

The advertising campaign itself is distinct from the strategy, but the strategy is meant to guide implementation. Therefore across-the-board consistency is highly desirable. Written copy and Web content, artwork, images, graphic design, logos, spokespersons, and music all aspects of the campaign should reflect the same message consistently throughout. This is especially important when multiple channels are used: Internet, e-mail blasts, print, television, and direct mail, for instance. To achieve a maximum coherence, many effective advertisers develop a unifying thematic expressed as an image, a logo, a slogan, or a combination which is central to all the elements that ultimately reach the consumer and shape his understanding of the product.

SEE ALSO Advertising, Evaluation of Results; Marketing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Advertising Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d. Berkowitz, Ira. Vault Career Guide to Advertising. New York: Vault, 2004.

Gordon, Kim T. "Selecting the Best Media for Your Ad." *Entrepreneur*. September 2003.

Plunkett, Jack. Plunkett's Advertising and Branding Industry Almanac 2009: Advertising and Branding Industry Market Research, Statistics, Trends and Leading Companies 2009. Houston, Tex: Plunkett Research, 2009.

Ries, Al, and Laura Ries. *The Fall of Advertising and the Rise of PR*. New York: HarperCollins, 2004.

Stafford, Marla R., and Ronald J. Faber. Advertising. Promotion, and New Media. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2004.
 Zarrella, Dan. The Social Media Marketing Book 2009. Sebastopol, CA: O'Reilly Publishing, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Affirmative action refers to concrete steps that are taken not only to eliminate discrimination—whether in employment, education, or contracting—but also to attempt to redress the effects of past discrimination. Initially, the underlying objective for affirmative action was the Constitutional principle of equal opportunity, which holds that all persons have the right to equal access to self-development. In other words, persons with equal abilities should have equal opportunities.

The extent to which affirmative action programs attempt to overturn discrimination differs widely. Some programs simply institute reviews of the hiring process for women, minorities, and other affected groups. Other affirmative action programs explicitly prefer members of affected groups. In such programs, minimum job requirements are used to create a pool of qualified applicants from which members of affected groups are given preference.

Affirmative action affects small businesses in two main ways. First, it prevents businesses with fifteen or more employees from discriminating on the basis of race, color, sex, sexual orientation, religion, national origin, and physical capability in practices relating to hiring, compensating, promoting, training, and firing employees. Second, it allows the state and federal governments to favor women-owned and minority-owned businesses when awarding contracts, and to reject bids from businesses that do not make good faith efforts to include minority-owned businesses among their subcontractors.

The interpretation and implementation of affirmative action has been contested since its origin in the 1960s. A central issue of contention was the definition of discriminatory employment practices. As the interpretation of affirmative action evolved, employment practices that were not intentionally discriminatory but that nevertheless had a "disparate impact" on affected groups were considered a violation of affirmative action regulations.

Another central issue of contention is whether members of affected groups may receive preferential treatment and, if so, the means by which they are to be preferred. This issue is sometimes referred to as the "debate over quotas." Though affirmative action programs came under heavy attack during the administrations of presidents Ronald Reagan and George H. W. Bush, the principles of affirmative action were reaf-

firmed by the Civil Rights Act of 1991. In 1997, however, California's Proposition 209 banned affirmative action in that state. In 2003 a group of affirmative action opponents began a campaign to challenge its use in Michigan. Ward Connerly, a California businessman and national leader in the campaign to end affirmative action, has pushed for the Michigan Civil Rights Initiative, which would bar the use of race and gender in government hiring, contracting, and university admissions. The Michigan Civil Rights Initiative was passed into law on December 22, 2006. Anti-affirmative action Initiative 424 in Nebraska passed in 2008, but that same year the Colorado Civil Rights Initiative was defeated. The legal battles over affirmative action and how it may and may not be used continue. On a state-by-state basis, challenges to affirmative action programs are being made. The question becomes, have Americans reached an era in which affirmative action is an unnecessary organ of the civil rights movement, or is affirmative action the very thing that cleared the path to make civil rights possible?

HISTORY OF AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Affirmative action has its roots in the civil rights movement. In March 1961, President John F. Kennedy signed Executive Order 10925, which established the President's Commission on Equal Employment Opportunity. The order stated that contractors doing business with the government "will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and employees are treated during their employment, without regard to their race, creed, color, or national origin." The order did not advocate preferential treatment of affected groups but rather sought to eliminate discrimination in the traditional sense.

The legal status of affirmative action was solidified by the Civil Rights Act of 1964. This landmark legislation prohibited discrimination in voting, public education and accommodations, and employment in firms with more than fifteen employees. Title VII of the Civil Rights Act offered a similar understanding of affirmative action as Executive Order 10925, stating that the act was not designed "to grant preferential treatment to any group because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin." The act's sponsors, Senators Joseph Clark and Clifford Case, emphasized this non-preferential interpretation of affirmative action when they wrote: "There is no requirement in Title VII that an employer maintain a racial balance in his workforce. On the contrary, any deliberate attempt to maintain a racial balance, whatever such a balance may be, would involve a violation of Title VII, because maintaining such a balance would require an employer to hire or refuse to hire on the basis of race."

The Civil Rights Act did not provide criminal penalties for employers that discriminated, nor did the civil remedies established by the act include compensation for pain and suffering or punitive damages. Rather, the act sought to establish a conciliation process by which victims would be restored to the situation they would have had in the absence of discrimination. To carry out the conciliation process, the act created a new federal agency as a branch of the U.S. Department of Labor, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC). The EEOC acts as a facilitator between plaintiffs and private employers and also pressures violating employers to provide compensation, whether in the form of back pay or restitution. The EEOC also provides legal support for plaintiffs should the plaintiffs pursue their grievances in court.

Two important issues were contested in the wake of the Civil Rights Act of 1964: whether unintentional or structural discrimination constituted violation of the principle of equal opportunity; and the extent to which preferential treatment should be given to affected groups. These issues came to the forefront during the administration of President Lyndon B. Johnson. In a 1965 commencement speech, President Johnson argued that equality of opportunity required more than simply ending discrimination. Rather, he argued for a more active interpretation of affirmative action that would assure "equality as a result."

In 1966 the U.S. Department of Labor began collecting employment records with breakdowns by race in order to evaluate hiring practices, overturning earlier policies of the Dwight D. Eisenhower and Kennedy administrations. In 1968 the Office of Federal Contract Compliance issued regulations which required, for the first time, that specific targets be set by which the effects of affirmative action programs could be evaluated. The regulations stated that "the contractor's program shall provide in detail for specific steps to guarantee equal employment opportunity keyed to the problems and needs of minority groups, including, when there are deficiencies, the development of specific goals and timetables for the prompt achievement of full and equal employment opportunity." It was in these regulations and analogous measures by the EEOC that the debate over affirmative action quotas had its origins.

Goals and timetables were established by the U.S. Department of Labor using "utilization analysis," which statistically compared the proportion of employed women and minorities in a firm with the proportion of women and minorities in the regional workforce, deriving a measure of what the department called "disparate impact." In the absence of discrimination, it was assumed that these proportions would and should be roughly equal. Since these regulations focused on results and not intent, the structural nature of discrimination was officially recognized. In addition, these regulations provided an official and measurable basis for the preferential treatment of affected groups.

The 1970s and 1980s. In the landmark *Griggs v. Duke Power Co.* case of 1971, the Supreme Court unanimously

ruled against Duke's requirement of high school diplomas or IQ tests for those applying for unskilled jobs. The decision held that "Title VII forbids not only practices adopted with a discriminatory motive, but also practices which, though adopted without discriminatory intent, have a discriminatory effect on minorities and women." The ruling provided a legal foundation for cases of "disparate impact," asserting that employers may not use job requirements that adversely affect women and minorities unless required by what it termed "business necessity." (For example, in the case of serious health or safety threats to co-workers or customers.)

The EEOC was strengthened by the Equal Employment Opportunity Act of 1972, which enabled the Commission to file class action suits. Under the administration of President Jimmy Carter, the Uniform Guidelines on Employee Selection established the "four-fifths rule." This rule was significant in that it provided an explicit benchmark to determine disparate impact, which had been left vague in earlier U.S. Department of Labor regulations. The four-fifths rule held that firms contracting with the federal government should not be allowed to hire any race, sex, or ethnic group at a rate below four-fifths that of any other group.

Another significant Supreme Court ruling on affirmative action came in a 1978 case, *Regents of the University of California v. Bakke.* Under the University of California at Davis's admission policies, sixteen of one hundred places were set aside for minority applicants. Allan Bakke was a white applicant who was denied enrollment to Davis's medical school, even though his test scores were higher than the minority students who were admitted. Casting the deciding vote, Justice Lewis Powell held that Bakke should be admitted to the program since Davis's policies constituted a rigid quota, but that, nonetheless, Davis could continue to favor minorities in its admission practices and that it had a "compelling state interest" to attain a diversified educational environment.

The tide favoring affirmative action began to turn in the 1980s during the Reagan and Bush administrations. In his 1980 campaign, Reagan stated, "We must not allow the noble concept of equal opportunity to be distorted into federal guidelines or quotas which require race, ethnicity, or sex rather than ability and qualifications to be the principal factor in hiring or education." Through court appointments, hiring and firing decisions, and budget cuts, the Reagan administration sought to end affirmative action as it had evolved since the Johnson administration. Between 1981 and 1983, the budget of the EEOC was cut by 10 percent and the staff by 12 percent. The Office of Federal Contract Compliance was hit harder yet, with budget cuts of 24 percent and staff cuts of 34 percent during these same years.

Two important Supreme Court rulings in the late-1980s also acted to weaken affirmative action substantially. The 1988 case, *Watson v. Fort Worth Bank and Trust* overturned

the landmark 1971 case, *Griggs v. Duke Power Co.*, shifting the burden of proof in employment discrimination cases from employers to plaintiffs. In the 1989 case *Wards Cove Packing Company v. Antonio*, the Court ruled that a plaintiff could not simply show disparate impact to prove discrimination but must demonstrate that a specific employment practice created the existing disparity.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION IN THE 1990S AND 2000S

In an effort to fight the rollback of affirmative action, Congress passed the Civil Rights Act of 1991. The Act returned the burden of proof to employers in disparate impact cases, requiring employers to prove that employment practices that resulted in disparate impact were "job related" and "consistent with business necessity." The act thus overturned the Supreme Court's rulings in *Watson v. Fort Worth Bank and Trust* and *Wards Cove Packing Company v. Antonio.* In addition, the Civil Rights Act of 1991 addressed issues of unlawful harassment and intentional discrimination, allowing minority and female victims of intentional discrimination to be awarded up to \$300,000 in compensatory damages in addition to back pay and restitution.

In 1994 the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) initiated one of the largest affirmative action programs ever. The FCC voted unanimously to earmark one thousand of two thousand new radio licenses for small businesses owned by women and minorities. These licenses were for businesses serving the rapidly growing number of users of pocket-sized telephones, fax machines, pagers, and handheld computers. Small companies owned by women or minorities could receive up to a 60 percent discount on the cost of these licenses, which federal officials estimated had a total market value of \$10 billion. One of the concerns expressed about the FCC ruling was that it would enable the rise of companies that were only nominally headed by women or minorities. This could occur as a result of the acquisition provisions of the ruling, which allowed up to 75 percent of the equity and 49.9 percent of the voting stock of a small firm to be acquired by a larger firm, and yet the small firm would still qualify for licensing discounts.

Despite such efforts, the mid-1990s saw affirmative action programs continue to be rolled back by the Republican-controlled U.S. Congress, as well as by state legislatures and court decisions. Critics charged that affirmative action was a form of "reverse discrimination," meaning that by favoring minorities and women it discriminated against white males. In addition, they argued that affirmative action sometimes prevented companies from hiring the best available worker, and in so doing caused resentment toward minority workers on the job.

In 1996 California voters passed Proposition 209, which banned preferential treatment on the basis of gender or race in public employment, education, and contracting in the state. In effect, the measure eliminated affirmative action programs in California, except as necessary to comply with federal law. Although civil rights groups quickly blocked the measure with a court injunction, it took effect in August 1997 when the injunction was overturned on appeal. It was widely believed that if the U.S. Supreme Court upheld Proposition 209, many states would follow California's lead and make dramatic changes to their affirmative action programs. The battle over 209 raged on; in April 2009, California Solicitor General Manuel Medeiros released a brief stating that 209 was unconstitutional, and that it potentially impeded the good works of minority outreach programs that would otherwise be protected by the Fourteenth Amendment and federal law.

Two important cases were decided by the U.S. Supreme Court in 2003 Gratz v. Bollinger and Grutter v. Bollinger. In the latter case, the Court upheld the right of the University of Michigan Law School to consider race and ethnicity in admissions. The Court ruled that although affirmative action was no longer justified as a way to redress past oppression and injustice, it promoted a "compelling state interest" in diversity at all levels of society. In the former case, the Court invalidated a particular admissions policy used by the University of Michigan's College of Literature, Science, and the Arts. In this case the race-conscious admissions policy was deemed to be rigid and to fail to provide for individual consideration of applicants. This decision was seen as a rejection of the use of quotas in admission policies at public institutions of higher education.

Although court cases during the 2000s have addressed state use of affirmative action policies, and not their use in the private sector, they demonstrate the direction in which this wide social debate was tending during the first decade of the twenty-first century. In June 2008, prior to becoming the first African American president of the United States, Barack Obama was asked his opinion on affirmative action. As reported by the Associated Press in an article, "Does Obama Threaten Affirmative Action?" Obama stated "So I still believe in affirmative action as a means of overcoming both historic and potentially current discrimination, but I think that it can't be a quota system and it can't be something that is simply applied without looking at the whole person, whether that person is black, or white, or Hispanic, male or female."

SEE ALSO Racial Discrimination; Age Discrimination; Employee Hiring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aizenman, N. C. "U.S. to Grow Grayer, More Diverse." Washington Post. 14 August 2008. Available from: http://www.washington post.com/wp dyn/content/article/2008/08/13/AR200808130 3524.html?hpid=topnews.

- Bell, Dawson. "Court Orders Affirmative Action Put on 2006 Ballot." Detroit Free Press. 21 December 2005.
- Chang, Lisa E. "Grutter v. Bollinger, et al.: Affirmative Action Lessons for the Private Employer." *Employee Relations Law Journal*. Summer 2004.
- Chung, Kim Sau. "Role Models and Arguments for Affirmative Action." *American Economic Review*. June 2000.
- "Does Obama Threaten Affirmative Action?" MSNBC Online. 30 June 2008. Available from: http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/25458941/.
- Egelko, Bob. "Jerry Brown Calls Prop. 209 Unconstitutional." San Fransisco Chronicle. 23 April 2009. Available from: http://articles. sfgate.com/2009 04 23/bay area/17195174 1 state s high court court order race conscious programs.
- Katznelson, Ira. When Affirmative Action was White. New York: W. W. Norton, 2005.
- Nye, David. "Affirmative Action and the Stigma of Incompetence." Academy of Management Executives. February 1998.
- Rundles, Jeff. "Affirm Affirmative Action." Colorado Business Magazine. April 1998.
- Sowell, Thomas. Affirmative Action Around the World. New Haven, Conn: Yale University Press, 2005.
- State of Michigan Department of Civil Rights. Report of Michigan Civil Rights Commission on Proposal 06 02, 2007. Available from: http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdcr/FinalCommissionReport3 07 1 189266 7.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AGE DISCRIMINATION

Age discrimination is the practice of letting a person's age unfairly become a factor when deciding who receives a new job, a promotion, or other job benefit. It most commonly affects older workers who feel they have been discriminated against in favor of younger workers, but there have been cases involving younger workers being displaced by older workers. According to a 2008 survey conducted by FindLaw.com and reported by Thomson Reuters, 34 percent of one thousand adult U.S. workers stated that they have experienced age discrimination. However, according to the Business and Human Rights Resource Center, complaints of age discrimination filed to the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) were down by 7 percent in 2009.

One factor that may be involved in age-related discrimination is the state of the economy caused by the recession that began in 2008. This downturn prompted many aging employees to continue working because they could no longer afford to retire. Much of this is due to diminishing retirement packages. According to the results of a survey conducted by Age Wave in March 2009, "Today's pre-retirees say they will need to postpone their retirement 4.2 years on average, which would be the first time in history that retirement age significantly increased in America."

THE AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT (ADEA)

Age discrimination has officially been a major employment issue since 1967, when the U.S. government passed the Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA). The Act's stated purpose is "to promote employment of older persons based on their ability rather than age; to prohibit arbitrary age discrimination in employment; to help employers and workers find ways of meeting problems arising from the impact of age on employment." Specifically, the act prevents employees over the age of from from being unfairly fired, demoted, or offered reduced pay or benefits, and it makes it illegal to discriminate against a person on the basis of age in regard to any employment benefits. Older and younger workers must receive access to equal benefits, which generally include: the same payment options; the same type of benefits, such as health care and pension; and the same amount of benefits. A new addition to the ADEA of 1967, the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act, was signed into law by President Barack Obama in January 2009. This act makes discriminatory practices in wage payment illegal both when adopted by a firm and when executed by that firm. The ADEA applies to companies with more than twenty employees that are "engaged in industry affecting commerce." Only W-2 employees are covered; independent contractors are not.

There are exceptions to these rules, but they are few in number and closely monitored. For example, companies are allowed to offer early retirement incentives to older workers without penalty. But the early retirement benefits can only be offered if participation in the plan is voluntary and all other parts of the plan are nondiscriminatory. A company cannot force its workers to accept an early retirement offer, nor can it offer an early retirement plan that reduces benefits as a worker's age increases.

There are also some exemptions regarding the employees who are covered. Jobs that involve public safety, such as police and firefighters, are allowed to have age restriction clauses. Top-level executives who meet certain criteria are excluded from the ADEA. In addition, a company may still utilize an official seniority system, which has long been an accepted practice in the American workplace. The ADEA has strict rules about how a seniority system is to be administered, however, and requires that such systems include merit factors as well as years of employment as determining factors. Finally, if faced with an age discrimination suit, employers may argue that the job in question had a "bona fide occupation qualification" (BFOQ) that required a younger worker. If challenged in court, the company must prove that the BFOQ was legitimate and not just a ruse to skirt the law. Generally, this means proving that all people above the age limit for the position can be shown to be inappropriate for the job. This is extremely difficult to prove, so most companies do not try to challenge the ADEA in this manner.

Employers must prominently display notices about the ADEA and the protection it offers older workers. They must also maintain detailed records as required by the EEOC, which can take action against an employer if it feels discrimination has occurred. Individuals may also file civil suits on their own. The plaintiff may sue to recover back pay, front pay, and liquidated damages from the employer. If an employee proves that the age discrimination was willful, back pay damages are doubled. State laws also permit punitive damages to be assessed, which can add millions of dollars to a judgment. To prove his or her case, the plaintiff can present direct evidence of discrimination (such as when an employee is plainly told he is being fired because he is too old for the job), prove that a pattern of discrimination exists through the use of statistical analysis, or provide circumstantial evidence that discrimination occurred.

Since it was first written into law in 1967, the ADEA has been updated a number of times, including the above-mentioned Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act. The Older Workers Benefit Protection Act was passed in October 1990. Among its provisions were clear requirements that had to be met if a company wished to settle an ADEA lawsuit brought by an employee. The employee must sign a waiver releasing his or her claim. The waiver must:

- Be "knowing and voluntary," meaning that it must be in writing
- Refer to the specific portions of the ADEA that were applicable to this case
- Provide the employee with some form of compensation or consideration, over and above what he or she would have normally received if they had not signed the waiver
- Recommend, in writing, that the employee has the right to consult an attorney
- Indicate that the employee has 21 days to sign the waiver
- Be revocable for 7 days after being signed by the employee
- Make certain information available to the employee if the case involves employment termination

While not a direct update of the ADEA, a 1993 court case has proven to be extremely important in the field of age discrimination. In *Hazen Paper Co. v. Biggins*, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that, even though a decision by the paper company adversely affected older workers more than younger workers, the decision did not constitute age discrimination. For the case in question, the company claimed that money was the basis for its decision, not the age of the employees affected, and the court accepted its defense. In cases since that time, the "cost, not age" defense has been

widely accepted by the courts. An example of this is the 2007 Supreme Court case of *Kentucky Retirement Systems v. EEOC*. In 2008 Justices voted 5-4 in favor of Kentucky Retirement Systems (KRS), noting that the benefits calculations made by KRS were based on analysis and not on the basis of discrimination.

WHO IS PROTECTED

During the 1990s and 2000s court rulings affirmed the idea that retirees should also be protected from age discrimination. The 1997 Supreme Court case Robinson v. Shell Oil Co. that primarily focused on racial discrimination determined that "employee benefits" encompass benefits provided to a company's current employees and to its retirees. As a result, there were more court cases involving retirees and age discrimination under the ADEA's equal cost or equal benefit provisions. In the 2000 case Erie County Retirees Association v. County of Erie, the U.S. Third Circuit court ruled that, while companies could continue the common practice of reducing companyprovided medical benefits once a retiree qualified for Medicare medical benefits, the companies had to follow the equal cost, equal benefit standards and could not reduce the benefits more than those standards allowed. Employers are also barred by the ADEA from retaliating against employees who have participated in ADEA litigation against the company in any way, be it filing a claim themselves or testifying at someone else's trial.

One of the tools an employee can use to prove age discrimination is through comments made in the workplace. These comments, under certain circumstances, can come from the employee's supervisor, other management personnel, coworkers, or even the company's chief executive officer. Comments that are directly related to the job and the employee in question and that show bias are always admissible in court, while other comments face different qualifying standards. Comments from the CEO are almost always allowed because they are indicative of the company's official policy. Remarks made by senior managers and other employees, even if they are a year or more old, can be admissible if they indicate that a pattern of bias is present in the corporate culture.

THE STATE OF AGE DISCRIMINATION LAW IN THE TWENTY FIRST CENTURY

In 2000 the U.S. Supreme Court made two important rulings that extended the scope of the ADEA. In *Reeves v. Sanderson Plumbing Products, Inc.*, an employee who had been with the firm for forty years was fired. The employee sued, saying that a reason given by Sanderson was really just a pretext for the real reason that the company wanted a younger worker. A jury agreed with the employee, but an appeals court overruled the jury, stating that the employee had to offer additional proof that he was discriminated against proving that the company lied about why they

fired him was not enough to prove age discrimination. The U.S. Supreme Court disagreed, reinstating the original verdict affirming the employee was discriminated against. The court ruled that the employee did not have to provide "pretext plus," as the rule requiring additional evidence of discrimination was called.

Another significant case was *Kimel v. Florida Board of Regents* in 2000, in which the court sided with the employers. In the Kimel case, the court ruled by a 5-4 vote that under the 11th Amendment to the Constitution, state governments were shielded from age discrimination suits. In other words, no state employee could sue his employer for age discrimination. This does not totally wipe out an older employee's right to seek recourse, but it does make it tougher for employees. Every state has its own laws making age discrimination illegal, and employees may still take action under those state laws. But each state law is different and, in general, not as tough as federal laws.

In March 2005 the U.S. Supreme Court's decision in the case Smith v. City of Jackson, Mississippi, answered an important question: Must a plaintiff prove discriminatory intent or is proof of disparate impact enough? The ruling in this case, although in favor of the defendant (the employer), was a victory for civil rights plaintiffs. The ruling laid out a rationale by which disparate impact may be used in cases brought under the ADEA, supporting the use of disparate impact as an alternative to employer intent. The requirement that a plaintiff prove that there was discriminatory intent on the part of an employer, when bringing a discrimination case under the ADEA, has long been an obstacle for plaintiffs. The decision in Smith v. City of Jackson, Mississippi reduced the obstacle and cleared the way for claims that rest on proof that there was a disparate impact on older employees regardless of the employer's intentions. The practical reality is that it is much easier for a plaintiff to prove disparate impact than discriminatory intent. This case highlights the need for employers to establish strong anti-discrimination policies and to have demonstrated business reasons for employment decisions that may adversely affect older workers.

The 2008 ruling in *Meacham v. Knolls Atomic Power Laboratory* was an important step for workers in that it placed the burden of proof on the employer when establishing reasonable factors other than age (RFOA). Knolls was using a performance test to determine which employees would be fired of the forty who were subsequently fired based upon performance results, thirty-one were over the age of forty.

SEE ALSO Age Discrimination in Employment Act.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Age Discrimination: Past, Present, Prologue." *Trial.* December 2000.

"Aging Angst." Association Management. November 2000.

- "EEOC Says Age Bias Complaints Declining after All; Litigators Dubious [USA]" *Business and Human Rights Resource Centre*. 6 November 2009. Available from: http://www.business human rights.org/Home[BA1]
- "Obama Signs Equal Pay Legislation" New York Times. 29 January 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/30/us/politics/30ledbetter web.html.
- "One out of Every Four Workers Have Encountered Employment Discrimination Says New Find Law.com Survey" *Thomson Reuters*. 6 November 2008. Available from: http://thomsonreuters.com/content/press room/tlr/tlr legal/298687.
- Retirement at the Tipping Point: A National Study Exploring How Four Generations Are Rethinking Retirement San Francisco, Calif.: Age Wave and Harris Interactive, 2009. Available from: http://theretirementbubble.com/retirementtippingpoint.pdf
- Supreme Court of the United States. *Kentucky Retirement Systems v. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission*. Washington, D.C., 2008. Available from: http://www.scotusblog.com/wp/wp content/uploads/2008/06/06 1505.pdf.
- Supreme Court of the United States. Kentucky Retirement Systems, et al., Petitioners V. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. Washington, D.C., 2008. Available from: http://www.supremecourtus.gov/opinions/07pdf/06 1037.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AGE DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMENT ACT

The Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA) prohibits any employer from refusing to hire, discharge, or otherwise discriminate against any individual because of age. The act covers compensation, terms, conditions, and other privileges of employment including healthcare benefits. This act specifically prohibits age-based discrimination against employees who are at least forty years of age. The purpose of the act is to promote the employment of older persons and to prohibit any arbitrary age discrimination in employment.

The Age Discrimination in Employment Act became law in 1967 but its roots can be traced back to 1964, when the U.S. government enacted Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act. This act radically changed working life in the United States. The core of Title VII was to prohibit discrimination in employment based on race, color, sex, national origin, or religion. This statute provided a way for women and minorities, in particular, to challenge barriers that limited equal opportunities in organizations. States adopted similar legislation as well. One variable noticeably missing from Title VII was age discrimination. Three years later, the U.S. Senate and the House of Representatives enacted the 1967 Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA).

SCOPE OF COVERAGE

The ADEA covers individuals, partnerships, labor organizations and employment agencies, and corporations that:

1) engage in an industry affecting interstate commerce and
2) employ at least twenty individuals. The act also controls state and local governments. Referrals by an employment agency to a covered employer are within the ADEA's scope regardless of the agency's size. In addition, the ADEA covers labor union practices affecting union members; usually, unions with at least twenty-five members are covered. The ADEA protects against age discrimination in many employment contexts, including hiring, firing, pay scales, job assignments, and fringe benefits.

Under the act, employers are forbidden to refuse to hire, to discharge, or to discriminate against anyone with respect to the terms, conditions, or privileges of employment because of a person's age. The act also forbids employers from limiting, segregating, or classifying an individual in a way that adversely affects his or her employment because of age. The act states that all job requirements must be truly job-related and forbids employers to reduce the wage rate of an employee to comply with the act. It forbids seniority systems or benefits plans that call for involuntary requirements due to age and also makes it illegal for employees to indicate any issue related to age in advertisements for job opportunities.

The ADEA was enacted to promote the employment of older persons based on ability rather than age and to help employers and employees find ways to work around problems that arise from the impact of age on employment. As a result, the act authorizes the Secretary of Labor to perform studies and provide information to labor unions, management, and the public about the abilities and needs of older workers and their employment potential and varied contributions to the economy.

PROCEDURAL REQUIREMENTS AND DEFENSES UNDER ADEA

The procedural requirements for an ADEA suit are complicated. Before an individual can sue in his or her own right, a private plaintiff must file charges with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) or with an appropriate state agency. The EEOC may also sue to enforce the ADEA. A 3-year statute of limitations exists for both government and private suits starting from the date of an alleged willful violation. For cases of nonwillful violations, the statute of limitations is 2 years from the date of the alleged violation.

The plaintiff does not need to prove that age was the *only* factor motivating the employer's decision, but must establish that age was one of the determining factors guiding the employer's discriminatory actions. Once the plaintiff establishes a *prima facie* case, the burden of evidence shifts to the

employer. The employer must provide a legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the employee's demotion or discharge. Charges filed and resolved under the ADEA are tracked by the Office of Research, Information, and Planning, which gets its data from the EEOC's Charge Data System.

The ADEA allows employers to discharge or otherwise discipline an employee for good cause, and to use reasonable factors other than age in their employment decisions. It also allows employers to observe the terms of a bona fide seniority system, except where such a system is used to require or permit the involuntary retirement of anyone age forty or over.

In addition, the ADEA provides for a bona fide occupational qualification (BFOQ) defense. In general, an employer seeking to use this defense must show that its age classification is reasonably necessary to the safe and proper performance of the job in question. Specifically, the employer must show either: 1) that it is reasonable to believe that all or most employees of a certain age cannot perform the job safely, or 2) that it is impossible or highly impractical to test employees' abilities to tackle all tasks associated with the job on an individualized basis. For example, an employer that refuses to hire anyone over the age of sixty as a pilot has a potential BFOQ defense if it has a reasonable basis for concluding that pilots age sixty and over pose significant safety risks, or that it is not feasible to test older pilots individually.

ADEA ISSUES IN THE 2000S AND BEYOND

Age discrimination cases will be of increasing concern to businesses in the future as the work force in the United States and in many developed countries continues to mature and as U.S.-based companies continue to ship jobs overseas to lower overhead. In addition, changes in Social Security laws are increasing the age at which a person may begin to draw full Social Security benefits, and this will cause many more workers to stay on the job until much later in life. As if these factors were not enough to make age discrimination more prominent, the recession in 2008 and 2009 affected many workers over fifty-five whose salaries were highest within most firms, both in the public and private sectors. As layoffs increased due to the downturn in the economy, age discrimination became a very real concern for companies who had little choice in letting go employees that were the most expensive to keep on. Damages can be substantial and may take the form of back pay, front pay, overtime pay, emotional distress pay, liquidated damages, and multipliers for intentional violations of the law. Remedies can also include equitable relief, hiring, reinstatement, and promotion. Employers are cautioned to consider ADEA laws when restructuring the workplace.

Another important issue facing employers in this realm is the legal interpretation of the ADEA as it relates to retirees.

Federal court rulings in the mid-2000s indicated that under the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, employers had to provide the same healthcare benefits to Medicare-eligible retirees that they do to younger retirees who do not yet qualify for Medicare. Known as 'legacy costs,' the price of health benefits heavily impacts mainly large companies. As an example of this, General Motors asserts that an average of \$1,750 of a car's sticker price covers the cost of employee medical benefits.

The recession that started in 2008 caused many large companies to cut the benefits of retirees, including those who had worked for the company for more than thirty years. Cutting the benefits of such employees increased concerns of age discrimination, especially for employees who retired younger than sixty-five many of these employees were offered early retirement packages in an effort to bring on younger talent that would cost less for corporations to sustain.

Amid a flood of protests from employers and labor organizations, the EEOC reviewed the question of differential healthcare benefits for retirees of different ages, those under and those over the age of Medicare-eligibility. A government sponsored "insurance pool" has been discussed to assist companies struggling to pay for health benefits. This program would act much the same as federal health coverage plans currently offered to most federal employees.

As healthcare costs continue to rise, layoffs continue, and the workforce ages, issues of age discrimination on both ends of the age spectrum are likely to remain an issue of importance for all employers.

SEE ALSO Age Discrimination.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blackburn, Celeste. "Age Discrimination Filings Jump During Recession." *Employment Law Post.* 16 August 2009. Available from: http://employmentlawpost.com/diversity/2009/08/16/age discrimination filings jump during recession/?TOPIC.

"EEOC Rule on Lower Benefits for Retirees Violates the ADEA." HR Focus. May 2005.

Geisel, Jerry. "Court Blocks EEOC Rule Exempting Retiree Health Plans from ADEA." *Business Insurance*. 4 April 2005. Available from: http://www.businessinsurance.com/article/20050403/ISSUE01/100016507.

Geisel, Jerry. "EEOC Can Issue Rule on Retiree Benefits: Judge." Business Insurance. 3 October 2005. Available from: http:// www. businessinsurance.com/article/20051002/ISSUE01/ 100017632.

Lindemann, Barbara. American Discrimination in Employment Law. January 2003.

Newman, Rick. "How the Senate Bill Would Change Healthcare." *US News & World Report.* 24 December 2009. Available from: http://www.usnews.com/money/blogs/flowchart/2009/12/24/how the senate bill would change healthcare.html.

Teslik, Lee Hudson. "Healthcare Costs and U.S. Competitiveness." Council on Foreign Affairs. 4 March 2009. Available from: http://www.cfr.org/publication/13325/.

Zall, Milton. "Age Discrimination What Is It Besides Illegal?" *Fleet Equipment.* April 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AIDS IN THE WORKPLACE

Acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) is a disease that impairs the human immune system and renders it susceptible to infections that would be repelled by a functioning immune system. The terminal stage of the human immuno-deficiency virus (HIV), AIDS is transmitted by contamination of the bloodstream with HIV-infected body fluids, specifically blood, semen, breast milk, and vaginal fluid. The virus is principally spread through vaginal or anal intercourse, by the transfusion of virus-contaminated blood, by the sharing of HIV-infected intravenous needles, or by mothers to fetuses during pregnancy. Literature from the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) emphasizes that "no additional routes of transmission have been recorded, despite a national sentinel system designed to detect just such an occurrence." AIDS is not spread by casual physical contact, insect bites, or airborne means, and transmission through body fluids such as saliva and tears has never been documented. Once a person becomes infected with HIV, the incubation period averages 8 years before AIDS symptoms appear.

Given a supportive work environment and early detection, people with HIV and AIDS can continue to be productive members of the workforce. Studies have shown that for half of the people who contract HIV, it takes more than a decade to develop AIDS; with the right pharmaceutical cocktail, those with HIV can stave off AIDS for quite a long time. With medical treatment, many can manage the infection as a chronic, long-term condition, similar to many other medical disorders. The numbers of people with HIV and their extended life expectancy means there will be more employees on the job with HIV in the future.

GOVERNMENT AGENCIES AND POLICIES RELATING TO AIDS

The Business Responds to AIDS (BRTA) program was formed in 1992 as a public-private partnership among the CDC, the public health sector, other organizations and agencies, and business and labor to provide workplace education and community services in order to prevent the spread of HIV. The BRTA program now called Business Responds to AIDS/Labor Responds to AIDS, or BRTA/LRTA assists

businesses of all sizes in the creation and implementation of workplace-based HIV and AIDS policies. In addition to education, service, and prevention of the spread of HIV, the program's goals are to prevent discrimination and foster community service and volunteerism both in the workplace and in the community. In order to achieve these goals, BRTA/LRTA has developed materials and technical assistance to help businesses form comprehensive HIV and AIDS programs, including training for management and labor leaders and education for employees and their families.

Corporate HIV and AIDS policies and practices should comply with federal, state, and local legislation and Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) guidelines. Federal laws regarding AIDS in the workplace include: the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970; the Vocational Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (VRA); the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA); the U.S. Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986 (COBRA); and the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990.

The ADA, which applies to any company with fifteen or more employees, forbids discrimination against any employee affected by a disability or chronic disease, including HIV and AIDS. It defends people who are infected, people perceived to be at high risk, and the relatives and caregivers of people with AIDS in matters ranging from hiring and promotion to resignation and retirement. Basically, employers cannot treat employees who are affected by AIDS any differently than other employees, and they are required to provide appropriate accommodations whenever possible. The ADA does make a slight exception for restaurants, however, in that they are permitted to reassign employees with HIV or AIDS to positions in which they are not required to handle food.

In 1998 the U.S. Supreme Court also stipulated that asymptomatic HIV patients (those without visible signs of illness) should be included under the Americans with Disabilities Act. The Court ruled in a 5-4 decision (in *Bragdon v. Abbott*) that asymptomatic patients should still be covered by the ADA because HIV infection interferes with "major life activities" in this case, the major life activity of reproduction.

PROACTIVE AIDS POLICIES FOR BUSINESSES

Despite the growing impact of AIDS and AIDS-related illnesses on American businesses, very few companies are aware of their legal obligations to affected employees or have enacted policies to ensure compliance with the law. BRTA/LRTA provides detailed recommendations for companies on how they can establish and implement a simple AIDS policy.

An AIDS policy is used to clarify a company's consistent response to issues of HIV/AIDS in the workplace. The CDC strongly recommends having an employee HIV education program available to all employees. Such an educational program can reduce fear, prevent discriminatory behavior

which may result in discrimination lawsuits, prevent loss of productivity, and stave off challenges that may arise when an employee discloses his or her HIV or AIDS status.

According to AVERT, an AIDS and HIV charity and AIDS/HIV statistics source, in 2007 approximately 50 percent of new AIDS cases were in African American males who fall into the group of "men who have sex with men" (MSM). People in this demographic have a twofold discrimination probability in the workplace; as minorities and people living with HIV/AIDS, the importance of programs to fight all brands of discrimination are highly recommended for all companies.

In its relatively short history, AIDS has become the most litigated health concern in American legal history. The majority of these lawsuits are employment related. Having a well-designed AIDS policy can help clarify a company's position for all parties and can help to avoid the situations that arise and often lead to litigation. A good policy will assist with management questions, concerns of HIV-infected employees, and concerns of any other coworkers. The following five actions should be covered and documented in a solid AIDS policy.

- Show compliance with the law. The company should state that it adheres to the Americans with Disabilities Act and its protections for people with HIV, including acceptable performance standards, non-discrimination and reasonable accommodation.
- Provide educational materials on HIV/AIDS.
 Policies should contain a component stating that
 HIV/AIDS is not transmitted through casual
 contact, and that employees with HIV/AIDS are not
 a health risk to their co-workers. employees should
 be invited to receive more information on HIV
 through human resources, or advised that there will
 be regular employee education.
- Protect all employees. Employees should be assured that their individual health status is confidential and will not be disclosed. Also it should be stated that the safety of all employees including that of the person living with HIV/AIDS is of utmost importance.
- Give clear direction. Employees should be told where they can go for HIV/AIDS information or answers to questions about HIV transmission.
 Supervisors should get direction from upper management on dealing with HIV issues in their department. Incorporating an open door policy for all employees is an effective way to ensure that issues can be addressed before they create a negative impact.
- Disseminate policy information. Companies should be certain all employees at all levels read and understand the company's AIDS policy.

The prevalence of HIV and AIDS in the U.S. population was estimated by the CDC in 2006 to be one in every 268 people. As of 2009, the World Health Organization (WHO) reported that approximately thirty-three million people have been diagnosed with HIV/AIDS; of that group, 1.1 million are American. The prevalence is highest in the age group twenty-five to forty-four years of age, and in 2007, reports indicated that 75 percent of the overall HIV/AIDS population was comprised of males. AIDS has surpassed cancer and personal injury (including car accidents) as the leading cause of death for persons in this age group. Most companies will deal with the HIV/AIDS issue, and likely hire employees living with HIV/AIDS. Having a clear and well-publicized AIDS policy and readily available information for all employess is key in avoiding misunderstandings and legal liability that may arise in the absence of an established policy.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"AIDS Presents New Challenges for Employers." Employee Benefit Plan Review. March 1998.

Alcamo, I. Edward. *AIDS in the Modern World*. Oxford, U.K.: Blackwell Publishing, 2002.

American College of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. *HIV and AIDS in the Workplace.* 2002.

Barnett, Tony, and Alan Whiteside. AIDS in the Twenty First Century. New York: Palgrave, 2002.

Dreger, Marianne. "HIV and AIDS in the Workplace." *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine* 243, February 2009.

"HIV and AIDS Statistics by Race/Ethnicity." AVERT.org. 4 December 2009. Available from: http://www.avert.org/usarace age.htm.

Landau, Elizabeth. "Atlas highlights HIV/AIDS burden in Southeast." CNNHealth.com. 26 June 2009. Available from: http://www.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/06/26/hiv.aids.atlas.map/index.html.

Zachary, Mary Kathryn. "Supreme Court Resolves Questions, Raises Others, with HIV Ruling." *Supervision*. November 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

ALIEN EMPLOYEES

An alien employee is any employee working in the United States who is not a citizen of the United States. Those employees who enter the country and secure employment legally do so by first obtaining employment visas. Employment visas are classified into two categories: immigrant visas and nonimmigrant visas. Immigrant visas are used by aliens who are approved for permanent residency in the United States, while nonimmigrant visas provide for temporary stays in the country of up to 7 years.

The subject of alien employees is often complicated by the issue of illegal aliens. Foreigners may enter the United States legally, on, for example, a tourist visa, and then seek employment illegally. Or, foreigners may enter the country illegally. Employers must be very careful when hiring to establish that a prospective foreign employee is eligible to work in the United States.

Immigration law has often been characterized as the second most complicated field of U.S. law, second only to tax law. As a result, it is advisable for any business wishing to employ foreign nationals or alien employees either to develop an in-house expertise in immigration law or consult with an expert in the field. For many businesses, alien employees are of great value, bringing unique talents and knowledge to the business and thereby justifying the additional work involved in hiring them.

IMMIGRANT AND NONIMMIGRANT VISAS

Immigrant visas are given to aliens who are granted permanent residency in the United States. These individuals tend to be highly educated persons with experience and skills that are in high demand by companies in the United States. Immigrant visas that are most frequently granted are in the following employment areas: business executives and managers; notable professors, researchers, and other academics; advanced degree professionals; professionals with bachelor's degrees; investors in new business ventures. Skilled and unskilled workers are also sometimes granted immigrant visas.

Nonimmigrant visas are issued to foreigners whose stay in the United States will be temporary, though may extend to a length of 7 years. There are twenty nonimmigrant visa classifications, of which only six normally allow for work while in the United States. These nonimmigrant visas are frequently bestowed upon aliens working in the following areas: students engaged in educational pursuits (work authorization is available for practical training after they complete their course of study); registered nurses; temporary agricultural workers; workers in the service sector; trainees; intra-company transfers; artists and entertainers; athletes; and aliens of "distinguished merit" or "extraordinary ability," especially in such fields as the sciences, high technology, education, the arts, business, or athletics.

KEY LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS PERTAINING TO ALIEN EMPLOYEES

The regulatory picture for employing alien workers is an ever-changing one in the United States. The 1990s was a period of economic growth and saw U.S. corporations turn strongly to alien employees to fill positions in specialized areas, high technology in particular. Correspondingly, the U.S. government passed major immigration laws throughout the 1990s and the early 2000s. Among these laws were the Immigration Act of 1990, the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996, the

American Competitiveness and Workforce Improvement Act of 1998 (ACWIA), and the Enhanced Border Security and Visa Entry Reform Act of 2002. All this legislation, which included new sanctions for companies found in violation of alien labor regulations, should be consulted before making any hiring decisions regarding alien workers.

Basically, the law states that American employers have to make sure that all of their employees are eligible to work in the United States when they begin their work. Immigration experts recommend that businesses conduct a Form I-9 audit to make sure that they are in full compliance with all pertinent immigration laws. Such audits not only help employers meet all legal obligations, but also may be regarded as evidence that they made good-faith attempts to follow employer verification requirements. (For further information, see "Hiring Alien Employees" below).

These laws were initially interpreted and enforced by executive agencies such as the Department of Labor (DOL) and the Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS). As a result of the national security reorganization that followed the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, the INS ceased to exist. Its functions were moved to three new agencies within the newly created Department of Homeland Security (DHS): U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS), Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), and Customs and Border Protection (CBP). Many of the DOL functions were also transferred to the DHS.

IMMIGRATION REFORM EFFORTS

With the slowing of the economy in the first decade of the new century, and the 9/11 terrorist acts, the general mood regarding alien workers changed, ushering in a new era of attempts at immigration reform. Many immigration bills were proposed in the 2000s; however, few became law and fundamental changes to the immigration system did not occur as a result.

In 2004 President George W. Bush proposed legislation that would both strengthen efforts along the U.S. border to halt the entry of illegal aliens and establish a temporary or guest worker program. Under the proposed plan, undocumented immigrants would be allowed to get a 3-year work visa, extendable for an additional 3 years. This proposed legislation was met with little support and never gained traction.

In 2005 senators John McCain and Edward Kennedy co-sponsored the Secure America and Orderly Immigration Act, also known as the McCain-Kennedy Bill. This bill, the twenty-first century's first comprehensive approach to immigration reform, included three main components: legalization of some current illegal immigrants, creation of new guest worker programs, and funding and support for enhanced border enforcement. The bill also would have altered existing visa requirements, annual quotas, and the

penalties imposed on employers who hire illegal workers. The bill became a lightning rod for both supporters and opponents of immigration reform; however, it was never voted on in the Senate.

The Comprehensive Immigration Reform Act of 2006 was introduced by Arlen Specter, then a Republican, based on compromises made to increase support for the McCain-Kennedy Bill. This bill was passed by the Senate by a vote of 62 to 36. A similar bill was passed by the House of Representatives by a vote of 239 to 182. Negotiators from the House and the Senate who attempted to reconcile differences between the two bills were unable to find a compromise acceptable to all parties, so neither bill became law. Another Comprehensive Immigration Reform Act was introduced in 2007 by Democratic Senate Majority Leader Harry Reid, but this bill was killed by a Republican filibuster which prevented the Senate from voting on it.

The immigration reform debate is an ongoing battle in Congress. In December 2009 Representative Luis V. Gutierrez, a Democrat from Illinois, introduced an immigration reform bill referred to by supporters as "comprehensive immigration reform." This bill, if passed, will allow illegal immigrants already living in the United States to stay if they prove that they had been working, pay a \$500 fine, learn English, and undergo a background check. This bill differs from others proposed in Congress because it does not require immigrants to return to their homeland first.

HIRING ALIEN EMPLOYEES

The restrictions on alien hiring place a lot of requirements on employers. Companies should make sure that they are familiar with the basics of utilizing alien employees in their workplaces. There are a few steps that all small- business owners should take when hiring new employees to minimize the likelihood of employing an unauthorized worker and possibly incurring legal penalties.

First, employers should ask all job applicants if they are authorized to work in the United States. It is discriminatory to ask whether applicants for employment are U.S. citizens; however, all employment applications can and should ask prospective employees whether they are authorized to work in the United States and if so, establish the basis of this authorization citizenship or an employment visa. In a 2005 BusinessWeek article titled "The Visa Maze," Bill Reilly, unit chief for the Office of Investigations at the U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), wrote about a program that small businesses can join that will help them comply with the law. Reilly suggested that entrepreneurs join Basic Pilot (now renamed e-Verify), an employment-verification system run by ICE that determines whether or not a noncitizen is eligible to work in the United States by searching databases at the Social Security Administration and the Homeland Security Department. According to the Department of Homeland Security, e-Verify is used by more than 126,000 employers nationwide, with one thousand new businesses joining each week. DHS claims that e-Verify instantly verifies 93 percent of prospective employees and verifies an additional 1.2 percent after a 24-hour check with the U.S. Citizenship and Immigation Service.

For prospective employees who do have visas, it is sometimes necessary for employers to file appropriate documentation with the USCIS before the person in question can begin work. Requirements vary considerably from situation to situation, so it is often a good idea for small businesses to secure the services of an attorney with experience in immigration law for guidance. While companies are obviously under no obligation to hire a person who has the appropriate authorization to work in the United States, they also may not discriminate against an alien authorized to work in America on the basis of his or her citizenship. Given this situation, a company should determine its policy of sponsoring work visas and apply it equally to all employees. Such a policy need only oblige a company to sign the visa forms for alien employees and comply with wage and hiring requirements.

It is also important for employers to be aware of prevailing wage structures for positions that may be filled by alien workers. By law, employers are required to compensate immigrant workers at roughly the same levels that non-aliens in the same positions and in the same geographic region earn. These laws were passed so that alien employees would be fairly compensated for their work. Businesses that neglect to meet minimum standards of compensation may be assessed fines and penalties by the DOL. Small-business owners seeking "prevailing wage" information can contact their state's Bureau of Employment Services or secure a wage survey compiled by an authoritative source, such as an employment agency.

ALIEN EMPLOYEES AND AMERICAN CULTURE

Business owners who hire alien employees also may face challenges outside of the legal realm. Managing a culturally diverse work force can be a difficult process at times, although successful integration of people from different cultural and ethnic backgrounds can be a tremendously rewarding experience for a business on a wide range of levels, both socially and economically.

One key to creating a strong multicultural environment in the workplace is anticipating the difficulties that alien employees sometimes have with various aspects of American culture. Depictions of American culture are commonplace around the world, but these depictions are often exaggerated or slanted, and they may provide aliens with fundamentally erroneous impressions of life in the United States. And, of course, immersion into any

society, let alone one as complex and fast-moving as America's, can be a disorienting experience.

There are myriad aspects of life to which alien employees will have to adjust themselves, including a new language in many cases, recognition of the regional dialects, a new culture, different ways of shopping, banking, obtaining medical attention, commuting, to name but a few.

Another difficult adjustment for non-Americans has to do with socializing and a sense of community. If work interactions do not lead to corresponding social interactions, alien employees may view it as rejection. "One barrier to acceptance for international employees is the failure to follow U.S. workplace culture," one business consultant told Carla Joinson for her HR Magazine article on the subject. "For instance, in a brainstorming or solution-oriented meeting, it is our way to jump in, talk and solve the problem. However, folks from other cultures may feel this is a waste of time because we haven't thought it all through and are throwing out various solutions that may not work. We then say, 'What's wrong with them? Why don't they speak up?' Then, there's a domino effect: They get invited to meetings less and less." In addition, "inpat" employees may also struggle to adjust to the so-called "benefit gap" that exists between the United States and many other countries. Some of those from cultures other than the United States are used to more generous benefits in such realms as annual paid vacation, length of lunch hour, and subsidies for commuting costs.

Experts agree that business owners who want to ease the transition for alien employees into the American workplace (and the larger community) can do so by establishing a system of education, mentoring, and training. "Companies that do a good job of accommodating diversity and are willing to locate and use specialized expertise find that the addition of international workers adds to their success," stated Joinson.

SEE ALSO Cross-Cultural/International Communication.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aleinikoff, T. Alexander, David A. Martin, Hiroshi Motomura, and Maryellen Fullerton. *Immigration and Nationality Laws of* the United States: Selected Statutes, Regulations and Forms. Eagan, Minn: West Publishing, 2009.

Archibol, Randal. "New Immigration Bill Is Introduced in House." New York Times. 15 December 2009.

Bray, Ilona. *U.S. Immigration Made Easy.* 14th ed. Berkeley: Calif.: Nolo Press, 2009.

Gurchiek, Kathy. "H 1B Visas Not Only Foreign Worker Option." HRMagazine. November 2005.

Joinson, Carla. "The Impact of 'Inpats." HR Magazine. April

Jones, Joseph V. and David Ware. "E Verify." Available from: http://www.famu.edu/generalcounsel/E Verify Presentation by David Ware and Joseph Jones.pdf.

Powell, Gary N. *Managing a Diverse Work Force*. 2d ed. Newbury Park, Calif.: Sage Publishing, Inc. 2004.

Quittner, Jeremy. "The Visa Maze." Business Week. 19 September 2005.

Thibodeau, Patrick. "IT Groups Push Congress to Raise H 1B Visa Limits." *Computerworld.* October 2005.

U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services: http://www.uscis.gov/portal/site/uscis.

Woodard, Kathy L. "Not All Green Cards Need to Be Green to Hire Employees." *Business First Columbus*. 9 June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION (ADR)

Alternative dispute resolution (ADR) is a term that refers to several different methods of resolving disputes outside traditional legal and administrative forums. These philosophically similar methodologies, which include various types of arbitration and mediation, have surged in popularity in recent decades because companies and courts became extremely frustrated over the expense, time, and emotional toll involved in resolving disputes through the usual legal avenues. "The adversarial system is expensive, disruptive, and protracted. More significantly, by its very nature, it tends to drive the parties further apart, weakening their relationship, often irreparably" pointed out Wayne Hoagland in *Business Insurance*. ADR programs emerged as an alternative, litigation-free method of resolving business disputes.

Analysts also trace the rise of ADR methods to changing attitudes within the American judicial system. Business Horizons contributor Stephen L. Hayford observed that until the 1980s, "attempts by business firms to avoid litigation... were frustrated by a longstanding hostility on the part of the courts toward any devices that infringed on their jurisdiction." But Hayford noted that during the 1980s a new body of case law emerged that sanctioned the use of binding arbitration provisions in commercial contracts between companies, business partners, employees and employers. This body of law continued to evolve during the 1990s. The federal government formally incorporated ADR methods into its administrative process with the adoption of the Administrative Dispute Resolution Act of 1996. The Alternative Dispute Resolution Act of 1998 extended ADR mechanisms throughout the federal district court system. As Simeon Baum stated in CPA Journal, "the act recognizes that ADR, when properly accepted, practiced, and administered, can not only save time and money and reduce court burdens, but also 'provide a variety of benefits, including greater satisfaction of the parties, innovative methods of resolving disputes, and greater efficiency in achieving settlements."

Congress continued to expand the use of ADR in both executive and judicial agencies throughout the late 1990s and 2000s, making ADR into a normal part of judicial and administrative processes. According to Title 28 of the U.S. Code, updated in January 2008, "each district court shall... require that litigants in all civil cases consider the use of an alternative dispute resolution process at an appropriate stage in the litigation. Each district court shall provide litigants in all civil cases with at least one alternative dispute resolution process, including, but not limited to, mediation, early neutral evaluation, minitrial, and arbitration" (Title 28, Part III, Chapter 44, section 652).

In the 2000s, legal and corporate acceptance of alternative dispute resolution as a legitimate remedy for addressing business disagreements was reflected in the language of business contracts. ADR contingencies became a standard element in many contracts between companies and their employees, partners, customers, and suppliers. As U.S. News & World Report noted, "virtually every state has experimented with some form of ADR." With the growth of ADR has come a growing number of organizations and associations designed to assist commercial entities in the use of these alternative dispute resolution methods.

ARBITRATION ASSOCIATIONS AND ORGANIZATIONS

There are several U.S. organizations and agencies that are involved in exploring arbitration issues, training arbitrators and mediators, and conducting arbitration services. The National Academy of Arbitrators (NAA), founded in 1947, is a nonprofit organization whose mission is to foster high standards for arbitration and arbitrators and to promote the process. The NAA works to attain these objectives through seminars, annual conferences, and educational programs. The American Arbitration Association (AAA), another nonprofit organization, offers its services for voluntary arbitration as part of its mandate to promote the use of arbitration in all fields. In 2009 Congress directed the AAA to administer an auto industry arbitration program which owners of car dealerships could use to seek reinstatement if they believed that their businesses were improperly closed by automobile manufacturers during the implementation of the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008. The Federal Mediation Conciliation Service (FMCS) is a government agency that handles arbitration and mediation of labor disputes and contract negotiations. The FMCS, in addition to conducting arbitration services, maintains a roster from which arbitrators can be selected, and it champions procedures and guidelines designed to enhance the arbitration process.

PRIMARY FORMS OF ADR

ADR takes a number of different forms, including various types of arbitration, as well as mediation, ombudsman,

and neutral evaluation. These methods are described in the sections below.

Arbitration. Arbitration is the procedure by which parties agree to submit their disputes to an independent neutral third party, known as an arbitrator, who considers arguments and evidence from both sides, then hands down a final and binding decision. This alternative, which can be used to adjudicate business-to-business, business-to-employee, or business-to-customer disputes, can utilize a permanent arbitrator, an independent arbitrator selected by the two parties to resolve a particular grievance, or an arbitrator selected through the procedures of the AAA or FMCS. A board of arbitrators can also be used in a hearing.

After the arbitrator is selected, both sides are given the opportunity to present their perspectives on the issue or issues in dispute. These presentations include testimony and evidence that are provided in much the same way as a court proceeding, although formal rules of evidence do not apply. Upon completion of the arbitration hearing, the arbitrator reviews the evidence, testimony, and the collective bargaining agreement, considers principles of arbitration, and makes a decision. The arbitrator's decision is generally rendered within 60 days. Hayford noted that "[binding arbitration] minimizes pre-hearing machinations with regard to discovery, motion practice, and the other preliminary skirmishes that extend the time, expense, and consternation of court litigation. In exchange, the parties to a contractual binding arbitration provision agree to accept the risk of receiving an unfavorable decision."

Other forms of arbitration include the following:

- Expedited arbitration is a process intended to speed up the arbitration process with an informal hearing. Under this process, decisions are generally rendered within 5 days. It was first used in 1971 in settling disputes in the steel industry.
- Interest arbitration is the use of an arbitrator or board of arbitrators to render a binding decision in resolving a dispute over new contract terms.
- Final offer selection arbitration is an interest arbitration process in which the arbitrator or board of arbitrators selects either the union or management proposal to the solution. There can be no compromised decisions. This process is also termed either-or arbitration.
- Tripartite arbitration is a process wherein a threemember panel of arbitrators is used to reach a decision. Both labor and management select an arbitrator and the third is selected by the other two arbitrators or the parties to the dispute as a neutral participant.

Mediation. In contrast to arbitration, mediation is a process whereby the parties involved utilize an outside party to help them reach a mutually agreeable settlement. Rather than dictate a solution to the dispute between labor and management, the mediator who maintains scrupulous neutrality throughout suggests various proposals to help the two parties reach a mutually agreeable solution. In mediation, the various needs of the conflicting sides of an issue are identified, and ideas and concepts are exchanged until a viable solution is proposed by either of the parties or the mediator. Rarely does the mediator exert pressure on either party to accept a solution. Instead, the mediator's role is to encourage clear communication and compromise in order to resolve the dispute. The terms "arbitration" and "mediation" are sometimes used interchangeably, but this mixing of terminology is careless and inaccurate. While the mediator suggests possible solutions to the disputing parties, the arbitrator makes a final decision on the labor dispute which is *binding* on the parties.

In November 2009, Google sought mediation through the National Arbitration Forum (NAF) for a dispute with 207 Media, the operators of Groovle.com. Google filed a complaint stating that the Web site's domain name was "confusingly similar" to the Google trademark. The NAF, which offers businesses arbitration and mediation services, dismissed the complaint in December 2009. The three-person NAF panel stated that the name was not similar enough to cause confusion and decided that the "Groovle.com domain name remain with respondent."

Mediation can be a tremendously effective tool in resolving disputes without destroying business relationships. It allows parties to work toward a resolution out of the public eye (the courts) without spending large sums on legal expenses. Its precepts also ensure that a company will not become trapped in a settlement that it finds unacceptable (unlike an arbitration decision that goes against the company). But Hayford commented that "mediation only works when the parties employing it are willing to go all out in the attempt to achieve settlement," and he warned that "the mediator must be selected carefully, with an eye toward the critical attributes of neutrality, subject matter and process expertise, and previous track record." Finally, he noted that with mediation, there is a "lack of finality inherent in a voluntary, conciliation-based procedure."

Other forms of mediation often employed in labor disputes include "grievance mediation" and "preventive mediation." Grievance mediation is an attempt to ward off arbitration through a course of fact-finding that is ultimately aimed at promoting dialogue between the two parties. Preventive mediation dates to the Taft-Hartley Act (1947) and is an FMCS program intended to avoid deeper divisions between labor and management over labor issues. Also termed technical assistance, the program encompasses

training, education, consultation, and analysis of union-management disputes.

Ombuds. An ombudsman is a high-ranking company manager or executive whose reputation throughout the company enables him or her to facilitate internal dispute resolutions between the company and employees. Hayford points to several benefits of ombud-based ADR: "It provides a confidential, typically low-key approach to dispute resolution that keeps conflicts 'in the family.'....Properly effected, the ombuds mechanism can do much to enhance the perception that the company is concerned and eager to address the problems of its employees by providing them with an accessible, nonthreatening avenue for seeking redress when they believe they have been wronged." The primary drawback of ADR by the ombud process, however, is that many companies whether large or small do not have an individual equipped with the reputation, skills, or training to take on such a task.

Neutral Evaluation. In neutral evaluations, a neutral individual, with a background in ADR, listens to each party lay out its version of events. After their perspectives have been considered, the neutral evaluator offers his or her opinion on the disagreement. This opinion is not binding in any way, but if the neutral party is respected and trusted by both sides, it can help the parties reassess their negotiating positions with an eye toward finding common ground.

UTILIZING ADR

The popularity of alternative dispute resolution increased dramatically in the first decade of the twenty-first century, and industry analysts expect that this trend will continue. According to a 2009 U.S. News & World Report article, "Employment in arbitration, mediation, and conciliation is expected to expand by 1,400 jobs, or 14 percent, between 2008 and 2018 a growth rate above the average for all occupations." Small- and medium-sized businesses have contributed to this surge in use, drawn by the promise of cost and time savings. But ADR provisions need to be weighed carefully before they are incorporated into any business agreement with partners, employees, vendors, or clients. The questions to ask are: when is an ADR resolution method preferable to litigation; when is it to be avoided; and, if ADR is preferred, what form of ADR should be pursued? Legal assistance is particularly vital for small-business owners who wish to answer these questions fully and incorporate ADR provisions into their contracts and agreements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baum, Simeon H. "The ADR Act of 1998 Offers Opportunities for Accountants." *CPA Journal*. March 1999.

Elkouri, Frank. *How Arbitration Works* 6th ed. Arlington, Va.: BNA Books, 2008.

Ford, Hunter. "Arbitration Pits Business vs. Consumers." *Birmingham Business Journal*. 1 September 2000.

Gonsalves, Antone. "Google Loses Groovle Domain Name Dispute." *Information Week.* 31 December 2009. Available from: http://www.informationweek.com/news/infrastructure/ipv6/showArticle.jhtml?articleID=222100327 &cid=RSSfeed IWK All.

Hayford, Stephen L. "Alternative Dispute Resolution." *Business Horizons*. January 2000.

Hoagland, Wayne. "Keep Employment Disputes Out of Court." Business Insurance. 29 August 2005.

Jacobs Meadway, Roberta. "Alternatives to Litigating IP Disputes." New Jersey Law Journal. 18 July 2005.

Jasper, Margaret C. The Law of Alternative Dispute Resolution. Dobbs Ferry, N.Y.: Oceana Publications, 2000.

Kleiner, Carolyn. "The Action Out of Court." U.S. News & World Report. 29 May 1999.

Phillips, Gerald F. "What Your Client Needs to Know about ADR." Dispute Resolution Journal. February 2000.

Rendell, Marjorie O. "ADR Versus Litigation." *Dispute Resolution Journal*. February 2000.

Stein, Harry. How ADR Works. Arlington, Va.: BNA Books, January 2002.

U.S. Code Collection. Cornell University Law School. Available from: http://www2.law.cornell.edu/uscode/28/usc_sup_01_28.html.

U.S. News Staff. "Mediator." U.S. News & World Report. 28
December, 2009. Available from: http://www.usnews.com/
money/careers/articles/2009/12/28/mediator mediator.html.

Wall, Michael. "Settlements Rise as Way to Avoid Court Wrangling." Atlanta Business Chronicle. 9 June 2000.

Woodard, Kathy L. "Arbitration Growing in Popularity for Its Cost Benefits, Efficiency." *Business First Columbus*. 16 June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

AMERICAN RECOVERY AND REINVESTMENT ACT

Signed into law in February 2009, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) is an omnibus spending bill designed to bolster a national economy weakened by a global recession that began in 2008. The \$787 billion law has three main fiscal components:

- \$288 billion in tax cuts and benefits for both businesses and individuals
- \$224 billion in funds for education and health care
- \$275 billion in federal contracts, grants, and loans

The financial outlay authorized by ARRA had multiple goals, including: creating as well as saving jobs; boosting economic growth and increasing long-term investment activity; computerizing health care records potentially to reduce medical costs; improving infrastructure in areas such as the

nation's electrical grid as well as its roads and bridges; and providing financial aid to school districts facing budget shortfalls. These were only some of the goals, for the bill apportioned funding to more than fifteen different broad areas such as defense, energy, and agriculture with multiple benchmarks in each category and sub-category.

In theory, the massive federal expenditure provided by ARRA will provide job opportunities across the country to various businesses and organizations that might otherwise fail due to tough economic conditions. In the long run, the hope is that ARRA's investment in infrastructure and items such as renewable energy will help modernize and strengthen the American economy.

The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act also came with its own Web site, <www.recovery.gov>, as another objective of the bill is to provide the American people with concrete, timely data regarding where ARRA's funds are being allocated. Anyone with Internet access can visit the site and discover how much money each state has been awarded, how many grants have been awarded (more than 100,000 in the first 9 months, totaling almost \$140 billion), and how many jobs have been created or saved, although the accuracy of the jobs figure has been disputed by some.

ARRA AND THE SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

Under the provisions of the ARRA, the Small Business Administration (SBA) was allocated \$730 million in funds. The bulk of this funding, \$630 million, was to be used to help loosen the small-business lending market and make it easier for small businesses to gain access to capital. The \$630 million was divided into two segments. One portion, \$255 million, went to fund the SBA's America's Recovery Capital Loan Program. These loans, also known as ARC loans, provided up to \$35,000 to qualified small businesses. Small businesses receiving an ARC loan could use this money to make interest or principal payments on existing business debt.

ARC loans are designed to allow a small business to keep operating during a rough financial period, and repayment does not begin until 1 year after the final disbursement of funds. The SBA charges no fee and guarantees the loan in full. (It should be noted here that the SBA is usually not the actual lender, as some people might believe. Instead, the SBA primarily acts as an guarantor of loans). As of November 6, 2009, almost 4,000 ARC loans totaling roughly \$125 million had been approved by the SBA. The ARC Loan Program was scheduled to run until September 30, 2010, or until funding is exhausted.

The other portion of the \$630 million in funding \$375 million was meant to increase the volume of small-business lending in a variety of ways. For instance, the funding allowed for fees to borrowers to be reduced or eliminated.

The SBA has also increased the guarantee on certain loans to 90 percent (up from the usual 75 percent), made refinancing available for some SBA-backed loans, changed certain surety bond rules to allow small businesses to compete for federal contracts more effectively, and expanded loan eligibility requirements to include some 70,000 additional small businesses. The overall effect of these maneuvers was an increase in small-business lending in the eight 8 months after ARRA was passed.

While ARRA funding to the SBA illustrates a direct way in which the bill helps small businesses, most of the ARRA aid to small businesses has or will come indirectly in the form of federal contracts awarded to small businesses. For instance, in the first 9 months after the ARRA was passed, more than thirteen thousand ARRA contracts were awarded totaling more than \$17 billion. There is little doubt that these contracts will provide many American firms with much-needed work, saving jobs while creating new ones as well.

OTHER PROVISIONS OF ARRA

Large amounts of ARRA funding were designed to help states make up budgetary shortfalls, as the national economic downturn left many states facing budget deficits. By September 2009, states had received roughly \$48 billion in funding, with most of this money going to health care (Medicaid) and education. Overall, ARRA allocated around \$90 billion for Medicaid and a similar amount for education. Around half of the education funds were to be used to help local school districts retain teachers, with the remaining funds divvied up for various projects including Head Start programs (\$2.1 billion), Pell grants (\$15.6 billion), and special education initiatives (\$12.2 billion).

In addition to various federal contracts, many businesses stood to benefit from changes to the tax code. ARRA altered some laws to make it easier for firms to receive tax refunds, while tax credits for renewable energy were extended to 2014. Various other tax programs were aimed to help individuals as well. Tax credits were expanded in various ways for homebuyers, payroll workers, and people who make their homes more energy-efficient. By offering this last tax credit, the government hoped to weatherize one million private homes; in addition, another goal of ARRA is to weatherize 75 percent of all federal buildings.

Along with renewable energy and weatherizing, many other "green" themes can be found throughout ARRA's 407 pages. There are taxpayer credits for electric vehicles and a provision for \$300 million to upgrade the government vehicle fleet with plug-in electric and hybrid motor vehicles. Billions are designated to modernize the nation's electrical grid and to assist further research into geothermal energy,

carbon capture and sequestration, and improved battery technology. The hope is that advances in these areas will yield benefits later in the twenty-first century.

Funding for research is by no means limited to just these few areas, however. The stimulus package also devotes funding to the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), various universities, the Department of Energy, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Agency (NOAA), and the National Science Foundation. Other non-research agencies receiving ARRA allocations include the Bureau of Indian Affairs (\$500 million), the Forest Service (\$650 million), the National Endowment for the Arts (\$50 million), and the National Cemetery Administration (\$50 million).

RECOVERY.GOV AND RECOVERY.ORG

As mentioned earlier, how many jobs have been or will be saved or created by ARRA is a matter or some debate. Many political opponents of ARRA claim that the bill is simply wasteful spending that will not aid economic recovery but serve only to push the country deeper in debt. In an effort to create greater transparency within the federal government and to show the positive effects generated by ARRA, President Barack Obama appointed Earl Devaney as chairman of the Recovery Accountability and Transparency Board. An inspector general with the Interior Department, Devaney's task was to operate the <www.recovery.gov> website and track all movement of funds related to ARRA. His office received \$84 million in ARRA funding to achieve its objectives.

A visit to recovery.gov does provide a wealth of data regarding ARRA spending. An interactive map allows visitors to search for grants, contacts, and loans on a national level, a state-by-state basis, or even by zip code. Contracts up for bid and awarded are published regularly, updated from another government Web site, <FedBizopps.gov>. One section of the home page lists the number of jobs created or saved, a figure that stood at 640,329 at the end of October 2009.

The created/saved jobs number is a bit problematic, however, since the number is self-reported by the recipients of the federal funds. Many errors in this figure, both large and small, have been documented since this number was released. An analysis by the *Wall Street Journal* asserted that this amount was overstated by roughly twenty thousand. In response, the White House admitted that the figure was not "100 percent accurate" but that the general trend still held true jobs were being created by ARRA's stimulus funds.

Those doubtful of the impartiality of the government's Web site can turn to <www.recovery.org>, operated by the Seattle-based firm Onvia. Onvia compiles bid solicitations from all levels of government and sells them to other companies (such as contractors) for a subscription fee. To increase awareness of its business, Onvia has operated <www.recovery.org> free of charge. Onvia's data is com-

piled by researchers sifting through government and contractor notices in newspapers and online. Onvia's site makes no mention of jobs saved or created, since this data rarely appears in a contract notice, if ever.

The end result, then, is two similarly named Web sites covering the exact same omnibus spending bill but with different data. For instance, the government site notes that the state of Arkansas had been awarded 1,659 grants, loans, and contracts by the end of October 2009. Onvia's site notes that Arkansas had 1,241 active recovery projects at the same point in time. One reason for this discrepancy can be found in the difference between "awarded" projects and "active" ones, since projects awarded might not have been started. However, since both sites are compiling slightly different data from different sources, it is also possible that the data from both sites will never precisely mesh, even though both places are compiling data on the same bill.

The existence of two distinct Web sites one government, one private sector tracking the same bill gives ARRA spending an unprecedented level of transparency. It does not resolve arguments about the actual data itself, however.

EFFICACY AND PARTISANSHIP

Congressional debate regarding ARRA occurred mainly along partisan lines, and its final passage happened primarily because in both Houses the Democratic majority overcame the Republican minority. Since then, debate regarding ARRA has remained fractured along these same political lines. Supporters of the bill tout the many work programs created and jobs saved, while opponents dispute the jobs number and point out instances where they believe government money is being wasted.

This short-term disagreement about ARRA could easily extend into the long-term as well. ARRA supporters will claim that the bill played a significant role in any economic recovery in the United States, while opponents will point to other factors claiming they, not ARRA, lifted the American economy out of its doldrums. Ultimately, what can be stated with certainty is that ARRA provided a large injection of federal funds into the nation's economy at a time when it was weak, and that these funds allowed many Americans to continue working at a time when unemployment was rising.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Apuzzo, Matt. "Stimulus Watch: Did White House Overplay Job Data?" *Houston Chronicle.* 19 November 2009.

"Funds Continue to Provide Fiscal Relief to States and Localities, While Accountability and Reporting Challenges Need to Be Fully Addressed." *Highlights*. General Accounting Office. September 2009.

"Lenders Can Help America's Small Businesses Recover with SBA's ARC Loans." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: www.sba.gov/recovery.

- MacGillis, Alex. "Tracking Stimulus Spending May Not Be as Easy as Promised." Washington Post. 21 May 2009.
- Radnofsky, Louise and Maurice Tamman. "White House Tally Appears to Overstate Stimulus Jobs." *Wall Street Journal*. 4 November 2009.
- "Recovery Act Overview." U.S. Small Business Administration. March 2009.
- Ritt, Debra S. "Key Unresolved OIG Audit Recommendations in Program Areas Funded by the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act and Related Activities Needed to Safeguard Funds." Memorandum, Office Inspector General, U.S. Small Business Administration. 30 April 2009.
- "SBA ARC Loan Program FAQ." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: www.sba.gov/recovery/arcloan program/index.html
- "SBA's Economic Recovery Efforts and Impact." U.S. Small Business Administration. 9 November 2009.
- "Small Businesses can Apply for ARC Loans Beginning Today." U.S. Small Business Administration Press Office 15 June 2009.
- THOMAS, Library of Congress Online. "H.R.1, American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009." Available from: thomas.loc.gov.

www.recovery.gov. www.recovery.org.

Drew D. Johnson

AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT (ADA)

The Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) was signed into law by President George H. Bush on July 26, 1990. The ADA is a revolutionary piece of legislation designed to protect the civil rights of people who have physical and mental disabilities, in a manner similar to that in which previous civil rights laws have protected people of various races, religions, and ethnic backgrounds. According to the U.S. Department of Justice, the principal administrator of this law, "Barriers to employment, transportation, public accommodations, public services, and telecommunications have imposed staggering economic and social costs on American society and have undermined our well-intentioned efforts to educate, rehabilitate, and employ individuals with disabilities. By breaking down these barriers, the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) will enable society to benefit from the skills and talents of individuals with disabilities, will allow us all to gain from their increased purchasing power and ability to use it, and will lead to fuller, more productive lives for all Americans."

The 1990 passage of ADA aimed to provide better access to employment and services for the disabled population. The ADA mandates changes in the way that both private businesses and the government conduct business to ensure that all Americans have full access to and can fully participate in every

aspect of society. The ADA requires the removal of barriers that deny individuals with disabilities equal opportunity and access to jobs, public accommodations, government services, public transportation, and telecommunications. The law applies to small companies as well as to large ones, so small-business owners must be aware of its provisions and how they affect their companies' employment practices, facilities, and products. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) is the federal agency charged with enforcing the various aspects of the ADA.

The population covered by the ADA was expanded in 2008 with the passage of the ADA Amendments Act (ADAAA) of 2008, signed into law by President George W. Bush on September 25, 2008. The ADAAA went into effect on January 1, 2009. The ADAAA was passed largely in response to court rulings in disability cases that Congress determined were too narrow. It was intended to provide broader protection for disabled workers by, among other things, changing the way that the term "disabled" is interpreted. According to the EEOC, this amendment "emphasizes that the definition of disability should be construed in favor of broad coverage of individuals to the maximum extent permitted by the terms of the ADA and generally shall not require extensive analysis." The EEOC goes on to point out that the ADAAA "makes important changes to the definition of the term 'disability' by rejecting the holdings in several Supreme Court decisions and portions of EEOC's ADA regulations. The effect of these changes is to make it easier for an individual seeking protection under the ADA to establish that he or she has a disability within the meaning of the ADA."

On September 16, 2009, the EEOC approved a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking (NPRM) to bring its ADA regulations in line with the ADAAA. The EEOC conducted a public comment period between September 23 and November 23, and the EEOC and the Department of Justice's Civil Rights Division offered four full-day Town Hall Listening Sessions to obtain input from the business, disabled, and disabled-advocacy communities. As of early 2010, the EEOC was evaluating the comments received and making revisions to the NPRM in preparation for issuing final regulations.

THE DISABLED POPULATION

According to the U.S. Census Bureau"s 2008 report, about one in five U.S. residents 54.4 million Americans reported some level of disability in 2005. This is roughly equal to the combined total populations of California and Florida. The last total tally of the population conducted by the 2000 Census enumerated a disabled population of 49.7 million people (19.3 percent of the population aged five or over). A further subdivision showed that 5.8 percent of those aged five to fifteen, 18.6 percent of those sixteen through sixty-four, and 41.9 percent of those aged sixty-five

and over had some disability. The census provided four main categories of disability. Those with *physical* disabilities were 8.2 percent of the population aged five or older (21.2 million physically handicapped); *mentally* disabled were 4.8 percent of population (12.4 million), those with *sensory* handicaps were 3.6 percent (9.3 million), and those unable to provide *self-care* were 2.6 percent of the total population (6.8 million actual cases).

As defined in the ADA, the term "disability" applies to three categories of individuals: 1) people who have a physical or mental impairment that substantially limits one or more major life activities; 2) people who have a record of an impairment which substantially limits major life activities; and 3) people who may be regarded by others as having such an impairment. For an employee or job applicant to be protected by the ADA, an individual must be "disabled" in one or more of the above manners, be "otherwise qualified" for the position, and be able to perform the essential functions of the job, "with or without accommodation."

The ADAAA impacted interpretation of these terms in several significant ways by:

- 1. directing EEOC to revise that portion of its regulations defining the term "substantially limits"
- 2. expanding the definition of "major life activities"
- 3. clarifying that an impairment that is episodic or in remission is a disability if it would substantially limit a major life activity when active
- 4. changing the definition of "regarded as" so that it no longer requires a showing that the employer perceived the individual to be substantially limited in a major life activity, and instead says that an applicant or employee is "regarded as" disabled if he or she is subject to an action prohibited by the ADA based on an impairment that is not transitory and minor.

PROVISIONS OF THE ADA

The legal structure of the ADA is based on the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. The ADA uses concepts of disability, accessibility, and employment which were introduced in the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 and the Rehabilitation Act of 1973. These two federal laws were the predecessors of the ADA that mandated a level of accessibility in federally funded buildings and programs. The ADA expanded the requirements of accessibility to the new and existing facilities of privately funded companies for the first time.

The ADA consists of five separate parts or titles: Title I relates to employment; Title II concerns public services; Title III pertains to public accommodations and commercial facilities; Title IV refers to telecommunications; and Title V covers miscellaneous other items.

Title I of the ADA prohibits discrimination in employment against qualified individuals with disabilities. For companies with twenty-five or more employees, the requirements became effective on July 26, 1992. For employers with between fifteen and twenty-four workers, the requirements became effective on July 26, 1994.

Title II of the ADA prohibits discrimination in programs, services, or activities of public entities (state and local governments), including public transportation operated by public entities. The provisions of Title II which do not involve public transportation became effective on January 26, 1992.

Title III, pertaining to public accommodations and commercial facilities, requires that private businesses that are places of "public accommodation" including restaurants, health clubs, department stores, convenience stores and specialty shops, and hotels and motels allow individuals with disabilities to participate equally in the goods and services that they offer. This title also requires that all future construction of commercial facilities including office buildings, factories, and warehouses and places of public accommodation be constructed so that the building is accessible to individuals with disabilities.

Title III also mandates modifications in policies, practices, and procedures. Commercial businesses and places of public accommodation are required to provide auxiliary aids and services, and to make accessible transportation available when transportation services are offered. In addition, companies are required to remove architectural and communications barriers and to comply with ADA in any ongoing or new construction. The Act stipulates that all fixed-route or ondemand transportation services—such as hotel-to-airport and other shuttle services—be accessible to persons in wheelchairs and other disabled individuals.

Title IV of the ADA requires telephone companies to make relay services available for persons with hearing and speech impairments.

Title V ties the ADA to the Civil Rights Act of 1974 and its amendments. It includes a variety of miscellaneous legal and technical provisions, including one that stipulates that the ADA does not override or limit the remedies, rights, or procedures of any federal, state, or local law which provides greater or equal protection for the rights of individuals with disabilities.

The ADA draws an important distinction between the terms "reasonable accommodations" and "readily achievable." For small businesses and other employers, no modifications to their facilities must be undertaken to fulfill the requirements of the ADA until a qualified individual with a disability has been hired. At that point, "reasonable accommodations" must be made unless they impose a significant difficulty or expense. In contrast, the terminology "readily achievable" refers to business obligations to clients or guests

and applies to actions that can be accomplished without much difficulty or expense. "Readily achievable" modifications must be made in anticipation of a disabled guest's or client's needs, before he or she ever arrives on the premises.

Compliance with the various provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act also lies with both landlord and tenant, so either or both parties may be held legally liable for violations of the ADA. Assignation of ADA responsibilities is generally made via the lease agreement. Small-business owners who lease their office space or other place of business, then, should examine these agreements closely.

BUSINESS OBLIGATIONS UNDER ADA

The portion of the Americans with Disabilities Act that most directly relates to business obligations to disabled customers is Title III, dealing with public accommodations. Title III requires that private businesses open to the public including retail establishments, restaurants, and hotels and motels give individuals with disabilities the same access to their goods and services that nondisabled customers enjoy. This section of the ADA also requires that all future construction of commercial facilities, including office buildings, factories, and warehouses, as well as places of public accommodation, be constructed so that the building is accessible to individuals with disabilities

ADA places Title III requirements on businesses of all sizes. These, principally, are: 1) to modify policies and practices that discriminate against the disabled; 2) to comply with access design standards when modifying existing or building new structures; 3) to remove existing barriers in existing structures where easily achievable; and 4) to provide auxiliary aids and service to ensure effective communication with those who have hearing, sight, or speech impairments.

Modified Policies. Examples of modified policies include accommodating guide dogs in stores that would not otherwise permit pets or always keeping open a checkout counter capable of handling wheelchairs. The law specifically mentions specialists in diseases who in the past, evidently, refused to treat disabled persons with those diseases; now such selectivity is prohibited as a policy.

Access Standards. Many people still believe that the central issue of ADA is access to buildings. That is certainly an important element of the law, but it is not the only one. Since 1992 building modification has been aided by the ADA Standards for Accessible Design, a ninety-two-page document which clearly describes accommodations to newly built or altered buildings. The first fifty-eight pages deal in detail with external facilities such as parking accommodations and internal access and accommodation matters applicable to any facility, such as walkways, support rails, access to shelving, toilet facilities, communications devices, and many more

areas of contact between people and structural facets. The remaining pages specify requirements unique to restaurants and cafeterias, medical care facilities, business and mercantile structures, libraries, accessible transient lodgings, and transportation facilities.

Removal of Barriers. A public accommodation is required to remove architectural barriers in existing facilities, including communication barriers that are structural in nature, where the removal is readily achievable, that is, it can be accomplished easily and can be carried out without much difficulty or expense. The law lists twenty-one examples, as follows:

- 1. Installing ramps
- 2. Making curb cuts in sidewalks and entrances
- 3. Repositioning shelves
- 4. Rearranging tables, chairs, vending machines, display racks, and other furniture
- 5. Repositioning telephones
- 6. Adding raised markings on elevator control buttons
- 7. Installing flashing alarm lights
- 8. Widening doors
- 9. Installing offset hinges to widen doorways
- 10. Eliminating a turnstile or providing an alternative accessible path
- 11. Installing accessible door hardware
- 12. Installing grab bars in toilet stalls
- 13. Rearranging toilet partitions to increase maneuvering space
- 14. Insulating lavatory pipes under sinks to prevent burns
- 15. Installing a raised toilet seat
- 16. Installing a full-length bathroom mirror
- 17. Repositioning the paper towel dispenser in a bathroom
- 18. Creating designated accessible parking spaces
- 19. Installing an accessible paper cup dispenser at an existing inaccessible water fountain
- 20. Removing high-pile, low-density carpeting
- 21. Installing vehicle hand controls

Where such accommodations are difficult to achieve, work-arounds are permissible, such as providing help for reaching shelves or allowing a multiscreen theater, where it is not possible to provide access to all screens, to meet the law by rotating the films shown so that each appears on one of the screens accessible to wheelchair-bound customers.

Auxiliary Aids and Services. Auxiliary aids and services are intended to give customers or clients access to commercial and other services despite their disabilities. An example is to provide instructions in Braille and large print, telecommunications devices for the deaf, and other means to help communications. The service provider may be exempted from such requirements if he or she can prove that doing so would fundamentally alter the nature of the enterprise or would impose a significantly large expense.

The small-business owner is well advised to make the necessary effort to examine his or her compliance with ADA. The ADA is the law of the land. Its requirements under Title III are sometimes difficult but certainly achievable. They ultimately relate to making goods on display accessible to all, be they disabled or not. Making them so must, ultimately, be good for business. Gathering information on compliance is relatively easy. Both the EEOC and the Department of Justice provide extensive information on compliance in government publications and on their Web sites. Additional Web guidance aimed at making business compliance easier to understand and achieve is provided by groups such as Business & Legal Resources.

THE ADA AND THE MENTALLY DISABLED

The fastest-growing area of legal activity relating to the Americans with Disabilities Act concerns mentally disabled employees. Claims that businesses failed to accommodate their employees' psychological problems according to the provisions of the ADA grew rapidly in the late 1990s but stabilized in the early years of the 2000s at around 13 to 14 percent of all ADA claims received by the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. Under the original language of the ADA, the Act applied a higher standard for legal redress to individuals whose disabilities stemmed from "any mental or psychological disorder." But legislative efforts to eliminate this higher standard have intensified in recent years.

Problems associated with mentally disabled employees may include workplace socialization difficulties, limited stamina, irregular attendance, difficulty dealing with stress or criticism, and limited attention spans. But many experts in both the mental health and business fields insist that the mentally disabled can be valuable additions to the workforce if companies provide appropriate accommodations.

One valuable tool that business owners and managers can utilize in establishing and maintaining a productive work environment for mentally disabled employees is the EEOC Enforcement Guidance, a comprehensive legal guidebook issued in 1997. As *Business Horizons* points out, the Guidance stipulates that "traits or behaviors are not, in themselves, mental impairments. This means that stress does not automatically indicate a mental impairment, although it may be a symptom. Similarly, such traits as irritability, chronic lateness,

and poor judgment are not, in themselves, mental impairments, although they may be linked to them." Legitimate mental disabilities do, however, include major depression, bipolar disorder, various anxiety disorders, schizophrenia, mental retardation, and special learning disorders.

Under the ADA, companies employing mentally disabled individuals are not responsible for every aspect of the employees' behavior. For instance, they are not required to relieve employees of work responsibilities or excuse them from violations of established work policies. Nor are they required to employ workers who are deemed a safety threat. Moreover, employers are not legally responsible for mental disabilities of which they are unaware.

But employers are required under ADA law to make "reasonable accommodations" for mentally disabled employees. These may include leaves of absence; minor modifications in work policy, supervision, or job position; or flexible work schedules. "Although the nature or form of accommodation is up to the employer, and is only 'reasonable' if it helps the employee do a better job, in some instances the employer might wish to consider professional assistance in the communication process," wrote Robert Schwartz, Frederick Post, and Jack Simonetti in *Business Horizons*. "Managers should also verify that the condition qualifies as a psychiatric disability and whether the person can perform the job's essential functions with or without accommodation. Management can request reasonable documentation from a health care professional about the disability and the need for accommodations."

Compliance with the ADA's mental disability provisions can help companies retain productive employees and protect themselves from legal peril. But "even beyond mere compliance, socially responsible businesses may elect to embrace these legal mandates as changes that advance the common good of society," noted Schwartz, Post, and Simonetti. "By doing so, they would be helping millions of mentally ill citizens become gainfully employed and saving society billions of government dollars spent supporting the presently unemployed mentally ill."

THE ADA IN PRACTICE

Since the Americans with Disabilities Act was signed into law in 1990, its provisions, enforcement measures, and effectiveness have all come under scrutiny. Supporters have credited the ADA with improving the quality of life of millions of disabled citizens and opening new economic opportunities for disabled workers across the nation. In addition, C. C. Sullivan noted in *Building Design and Construction* that "the landmark civil rights law changed the way U.S. businesses and institutions understand the rights and abilities of disabled citizens." But Sullivan also voiced a common lament among business owners and managers that "the ADA's open-ended, murky language has been a decade-long minefield of confusion and

litigation." Indeed, even supporters of the Act admit that efforts to clarify various provisions of the ADA now underway are needed to reduce litigation.

Critics of the ADA in its current incarnation at least also note that employment among people with disabilities was lower in the late 1990s, a period of great economic expansion in the United States, than it was when it was passed in 1990. Measuring unemployment is a difficult task in the best of conditions. Measuring the unemployment rate for disabled people is more difficult yet. People often stop looking for employment after an extended and unsuccessful search. The act of giving up on job searching removes a person from the rolls of the unemployed. The most recent data available on the unemployment rate for disabled people dates back to 2000 when, according to the U.S. Department of Labor, the rate at which disabled Americans were unemployed stood at approximately 30 percent, more than six times higher than the nation's overall unemployment rate.

Some observers attribute these high rates of unemployment, a decade after the ADA passed, to lax ADA compliance and enforcement efforts by federal agencies charged with seeing that the Act's provisions are carried out. Another factor contributing to the seemingly negligible impact of the ADA on employment rates for disabled people has to do with demographics. As the large baby boom generation ages, many of its members are dropping out of the workforce before the age of retirement. Of these, a very large percentage is departing the workforce based on disability, according to a 2004 Congressional Budget Office report on the subject titled *Disability and Retirement: The Early Exit of Baby Boomers from the Labor Force*.

Whatever difficulties exist in tracking and measuring the benefits that the ADA has had on increasing accessibility for disabled Americans, attention has been drawn to the subject of disability in American society. Across the society, efforts to comply with the law are being made, in the private sector as well as the public sector, by small organizations as well as large. As time passes and data are collected, more analysis of how effective efforts have been to integrate disabled Americans more thoroughly into all aspects of social life will be possible.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Business & Legal Resources. "The ADAAA Explained" Available from: http://www.blr.com/hrtips/ada.
- Colker, Ruth. *Disability Pendulum*. New York: New York University Press, 2005.
- DeLeire, Thomas. "The Unintended Consequences of the Americans with Disabilities Act." *Regulation*. Winter 2000.
- "Finding Mediation for ADA Disputes." *Dallas Business Journal.* 8 September 2000.
- Hofius, Julie. "Guidelines Define Discrimination Against the Disabled." *Tampa Bay Business Journal.* 8 September 2000.

- Holtz Eakin, Douglas. *Disability and Retirement: The Early Exit of Baby Boomers from the Labor Force*. November 2004. Available from: http://www.cbo.gov/doc.cfm?index=6018&type=0.
- Leonard, Bill. "New Report Criticizes ADA Enforcement Efforts." HRMagazine. September 2000.
- National Council on Disability. *Promises to Keep: A Decade of Federal Enforcement of the Americans with Disabilities Act.* 2000.
- "Navigating the ADA and Disability Maze." HR Focus. July 2000.
- Office on the Americans with Disabilities Act. U.S. Department of Justice. Civil Rights Division. *The Americans with Disabilities Act Title II Technical Assistance Manual.* n.d.
- Schwartz, Robert H., Frederick Post, and Jack Simonetti. "The ADA and the Mentally Disabled: What Must Firms Do?" *Business Horizons*. July 2000.
- "Special Report ADA: The Case for Unlimited Access." *Market Event.* 15 June 2005.
- Sullivan, C. C. "ADA's Contentious Decade." Building Design and Construction. September 2000.
- "Ultimate Accessibility." Building and Construction. July 2005.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Disability Status: 2000 Census 2000 Brief" Available from: http://www.census.gov/hhes/www/disability/disabstat2k/table1.html.
- U.S. Census Bureau Newsroom. "Number of Americans with a Disability Reaches 54.4 million." 18 December 2008. Available from: http://www.census.gov/Press Release/www/releases/archives/income_wealth/013041.html.
- U.S. Department of Justice. ADA Home Page. Available from: http://www.usdoj.gov/crt/ada/adahom1.htm.
- U.S. Department of Justice. *ADA Standards for Accessible Design*. Excerpt from 28 CFR Part 36. 1 July 1994. Available from: http://www.usdoj.gov/crt/ada/adastd94.pdf.
- Wilson, Marianne. "ADA Myths Remain: There is no Such Thing as a Grandfather Clause." *Chain Store Age.* January 2006.
- "Work for All." T&D. January 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

AMORTIZATION

Amortization is an accounting practice whereby expenses or charges are accounted for as the useful life of the asset is consumed or used rather than at the time they are incurred. Amortization includes such practices as depreciation, depletion, write-off of intangibles, prepaid expenses and deferred charges. By amortizing an asset or liability the value of the item is reduced gradually over time by some periodic amount (i.e., via installment payments). In the case of an asset, it involves expensing the item over the "life" of the item the time period over which it can be used. For a liability, the amortization takes place over the time period that the item is repaid or earned. Amortization is essentially a means to allocate categories of assets and liabilities to their pertinent time period.

AMORTIZATION AND DEPRECIATION

The key difference between depreciation and amortization is the nature of the items to which the terms apply. The former is generally used in the context of tangible assets, such as buildings, machinery, and equipment. The latter is more commonly associated with intangible assets, such as copyrights, goodwill, patents, and capitalized costs (e.g., product development costs). On the liability side, amortization is commonly applied to deferred revenue items such as premium income or subscription revenue (wherein cash payments are often received in advance of delivery of goods or services), and therefore must be recognized as income distributed over some future period of time.

THE PERIOD CONCEPT

Amortization is a means by which accountants apply the period concept in accrual-based financial statements: income and expenses are recorded in the periods affected, rather than when the cash actually changes hands. The importance of spreading transactions across several periods becomes clearer when considering long-lived assets of substantial cost. Just as it would be inappropriate to expense the entire cost of a new facility in the year of its acquisition since its life would extend over many years, it would be wrong to fully expense an intangible asset only in the first year. Intangible assets such as copyrights, patents, and goodwill can be of benefit to a business for many years, so the cost of accruing such assets should be spread over the entire time period that the company is likely to use the asset or generate revenue from it.

The periods over which intangible assets are amortized vary widely, from a few years to as many as 40 years. In his 2009 book, Fair Value Measurements: Practical Guidance and Implementation, Mark Zyla wrote, "The determination of an intangible asset's useful life is an important consideration in measuring the fair value of the asset in financial reporting. Intangible assets with longer lives typically have greater economic returns, which creates a higher value than shorter-lived assets." The costs incurred with establishing and protecting patent rights, for example, are generally amortized over 17 years. The general rule is that the asset should be amortized over its useful life. Small-business owners should realize, however, that not all assets are consumed by their use or by the passage of time, and thus are not subject to amortization or depreciation. The value of land, for example, is generally not degraded by time or use. In fact, the value of land often increases with time. This applies to intangible assets as well; trademarks can have indefinite lives and can increase in value over time, and thus are not subject to amortization.

The term amortization is also used in connection with loans. The amortization of a loan is the rate at which the principal balance will be paid down over time, given the term and interest rate of the note. Shorter note periods will have higher amounts amortized with each payment or period.

RESPONSE TO HOUSING MARKET CRISIS

In response to problems in the housing market that began with the 2008 economic crisis, the administrations of presidents George W. Bush and Barack Obama both attempted to reduce foreclosures by various methods, including reamortization to restructure lower payments for homeowners potentially facing foreclosure. The practice of restructuring payments lower than the full amount due is called "negative amortization." There have also been calls to use a reamortization process to help financial institutions climb out of the balance-sheet problems they have faced since the 2008 recession began.

SEE ALSO Accounting Methods; Assets; Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cornwall, Jeffrey R., David Vang, and Jean Hartman. Entrepreneurial Financial Management. 2d ed. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe, 2009. Davis, Jon E. "Amortization of Start Up Costs." Tax Adviser. April 1999.

Mueller, Jennifer L. "Amortization of Certain Intangible Assets: Companies Should Question the Treatment of Assets with Contractual or Legal Lives." *Journal of Accountancy*. December 2004

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. New York: Kaplan Business, 2007. Zyla, Mark L. Fair Value Measurements: Practical Guidance and Implementation. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

"ANGEL" INVESTORS

Angel investors are wealthy individuals who provide capital to help entrepreneurs and small businesses succeed. They are known as "angels" because they often invest in risky, unproven business ventures for which other sources of funds such as bank loans and formal venture capital are not available. New start-up companies often turn to the private equity market for seed money because the formal equity market is reluctant to fund risky undertakings. In addition to their willingness to invest in a start-up, angel investors may bring other assets to the partnership. They are often a source of encouragement, they may be mentors in how best to guide a new business through the start-up phase, and they are often willing to do this while staying out of the day-to-day management of the business. These individuals want to invest in up-and-coming new companies not only to earn money, but also to provide a resource that would have been helpful to them in the early stages of their own businesses. In many cases, the investors sit on the boards of the companies they fund and provide valuable, firsthand management advice.

Wealthy private investors provide American small businesses with the majority of their seed money. According to Jeffrey Sohl, the director of the Center for Venture Research at the University of New Hampshire, in 2009 there were an estimated 260,500 active angels in the United States. Outside of the money an entrepreneur saved or money from family and friends, such angels constituted the largest source of start-up capital for small businesses. The credit crisis that began in 2008 made angel investors even more important to start-ups and small businesses as bank lending dried up. Angel investors were called on to fill the funding gap caused by banks' reluctance to make anything other than the safest bets on loans.

Like other providers of venture capital, angel investors generally tend to invest in private start-up companies with a high profit potential. In exchange for their funds, they usually require a percentage of equity ownership of the company and some measure of control over its strategic planning. Due to the highly speculative nature of their investments, angels eventually hope to achieve a high rate of return. Angels have been given tax breaks to encourage their investments. Section 1202 of the tax code allows angels to exclude half the profits from certain small-business investment. In 2009, these tax breaks were increased in an attempt to jump-start investor interest in this provision. In February 2009, Congress increased the tax exclusion from 50 percent to 75 percent until January 2011.

For many entrepreneurs, angels include friends, relatives, acquaintances, and business associates. Nearly 90 percent of small businesses are started with this type of financial help. Some entrepreneurs gain access to angel investors through venture capital networks informal organizations that exist specifically to help small businesses connect with potential investors, and visa versa. The networks which may take the form of computer databases or document clearinghouses basically provide "matchmaking" services between people with good business ideas and people with money to invest.

Angel Capital Association (ACA) is a peer organization of angel investing groups from across North America. The ACA has a Web site that provides information about best practices and offers links to local angel investor groups.

TYPES OF ANGELS

Although an angel can seem like the answer for an entrepreneur who is desperate for capital, it is important to evaluate the person's motives for investing and need for involvement in the day-to-day operations of the business before entering into a deal. Knowing how to recruit the right angel, one who shares the entrepreneur's goals and objectives, and maintaining an open, communicative relationship with the angel can mean the difference between a solid financial foundation and a failing venture.

In an article for *Entrepreneur*, David R. Evanson and Art Beroff described several basic personality types that tend to characterize angel investors. "Corporate angels" are former executives from large companies who have been downsized or have taken early retirement. In many cases, these angels invest in only one company and hope to turn their investment into a paid position. "Entrepreneurial angels" are individuals who own and operate their own successful businesses. In many cases, they look to invest in companies that provide some sort of synergy with their own company. They rarely want to take an active role in management, but often can help strengthen a small business in indirect ways.

"Enthusiast angels" are older, independently wealthy individuals who invest as a hobby. As a result, they tend to invest small amounts in a number of different companies and not become overly involved in any of them. "Micromanagement angels," in contrast, usually invest a large amount in one company and then seek as much control over its operations as possible. "Professional angels" are individuals employed in a profession such as law, medicine, or accounting who tend to invest in companies related to their areas of expertise. They may be able to provide services to the company at a reduced fee, but they may also tend to be impatient investors. Evanson and Beroff stress that understanding the needs of various types of investors can help entrepreneurs to develop positive working relationships.

ANGEL GROUPS OR FUNDS

Although angel investors usually work on an individual basis there has been a trend toward the formation of angel investor groups. These groups usually meet on a regular basis and invite prospective entrepreneurs to present their business ideas for consideration. David Worrell discussed what such a presentation may involve in his article titled "Taking Flight: Angel Investors are Flocking Together to Your Advantage." If invited to present ideas before an angel investor group, "expect to be one of two or three presenters, each given 10 to 30 minutes to showcase an investment opportunity. Speak loudly, as most groups mix presentations with a meal."

Despite the potential for funding through an angel investor group, according to Worrell, individual angels are still likely to be the best source of seed and early stage money for a small business or start-up. "Angel groups can bring more money and other resources, which makes them more effective at later stages."

AVOIDING POTENTIAL PROBLEMS

Regardless of the type of angel a small-business owner is able to recruit, there are a number of methods available to help avoid potential problems in the relationship. Entrepreneurs should, for example, be very frank and honest when describing their business idea to a potential investor. Entrepreneurs should also interview potential investors to be sure that their goals, needs, and styles are a good fit with the small business. It is important to ask questions of potential investors and listen to their answers in order to gauge their needs and interests. Ideally, the angels' investment approach will be compatible with the entrepreneur's needs. A partnership between angels and entrepreneurs is much like a marriage involving issues of compatibility, cash, and shared goals.

SEE ALSO Venture Capital; Seed Money.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"About ACA." Angel Capital Association. January 2006. Available from: http://www.angelcapitalassociation.org/. "About ACA."

Benjamin, Gerald A., and Joel Margulis. *The Angel Investor's Handbook*. New York: Bloomberg Press, 2001.

Bowers, Brent. "In Pitching to Angel Investors, Preparation Tops Zeal." New York Times. 10 June 2009.

Chung, Joe. "Panning Out." Technology Review. October 2004.
Evanson, David R., and Art Beroff. "Heaven Sent: Seeking an Angel Investor? Here's How to Find a Match Made in Heaven."
Entrepreneur. January 1998.

Gallagher, Kathleen. "Your Guide to Finding an Angel Investor." Milwaukee Journal Sentinel. 4 July 2005.

Korn, Donald Jay. "Calling All Angels." Financial Planning. 1 September 2009. Available from: http://www.financial planning.com/fp issues/2009 9/calling all angels 2663737 1.html.

Phalon, Richard. Forbes Greatest Investing Stories. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley 2004.

Preston, Susan L. Angel Financing for Entrepreneurs: Early Stage Funding for Long Term Success. San Francisco, Calif: Jossey Bass, 2007.

Worrell, David. "Taking Flight: Angel Investors are Flocking Together to Your Advantage." *Entrepreneur*. October 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ANNUAL PERCENTAGE RATE (APR)

The annual percentage rate (APR) is the effective rate of interest that is charged on an installment loan, such as those provided by banks, retail stores, and other lenders. Since the enactment of the Truth in Lending Act in 1969, lenders have been required to report the APR in boldface type on the first page of all loan contracts. The truth in lending law requires lenders to disclose in great detail the terms and conditions that apply to consumers when they borrow. Its purpose is to allow consumers who are shopping for credit to compare different offers on the same basis, to compare "apples with apples." In the absence of legal requirements to state interest

rate calculations clearly on all loan contracts, it would be possible for a lender to misrepresent the interest rate of a loan through the use of different compounding periods. By insisting upon a clear statement of the APR on loan contracts, the truth in lending law has gone a long way towards eliminating interest rate confusion. However, the APR can be calculated in different ways and can sometimes cause rather than eliminate confusion.

LOANS AND INTEREST RATES

A loan is the purchase of the present use of money with the promise to repay the amount in the future according to a pre-arranged schedule and at a specified rate of interest. Loan contracts formally spell out the terms and obligations between the lender and borrower. Loans are by far the most common type of debt financing used by small businesses. The interest rate charged on the borrowed funds reflects the level of risk that the lender undertakes by providing the money. For example, a lender might charge a start-up company a higher interest rate than it would a company that had shown a profit for several years. The interest rate also tends to be higher on smaller loans, since lenders must be able to cover the fixed costs involved in making the loans.

The lowest interest rate charged by lenders which is offered only to firms that qualify on the basis of their size and financial strength is known as the prime rate. All other types of loans feature interest rates that are scaled upward from the prime rate. Interest rates vary greatly over time, depending on lending policies set forth by the Federal Reserve Board as well as prevailing economic conditions in the nation. For all but the simplest of loans, the nominal or stated rate of interest may differ from the annual percentage rate or effective rate of interest. These differences occur because loans take many forms and cover various time periods. The effect of compounding and the addition of fees may also affect the APR of a loan.

Due to the credit crisis which started in 2008, it became increasingly difficult for small businesses to get bank loans even with the Federal Reserve maintaining some of the lowest interest rates in its history to stimulate borrowing and lending. One of the goals of the rescue and stimulus measures passed by Congress in 2008 and 2009 was to provide more opportunities for borrowing and more money for lending to small businesses. Despite these efforts, which included the disbursement of billions of dollars to large banks under the government's Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP), the amount of money lent to small businesses decreased in 2009. In December 2009 President Barack Obama urged banks to reconsider small businesses they had rejected for loans. According to the Wall Street Journal, many large banks then "announced more generous small-business loan targets for 2010. Bank of America offered to increase its lending to small- and medium-sized businesses by \$5 billion next year. Separately, JPMorgan Chase set its small-business lending goal at \$10 billion, while Wells Fargo, the nation's largest small business lender, said it would lend up to a whopping \$16 billion in 2010."

CALCULATING THE APR

The effective rate of interest on a loan can be defined as the total interest paid divided by the amount of money received. For simple interest loans in which the borrower receives the face value of the loan and repays the principal plus interest at maturity the effective rate and the nominal rate are usually the same. As an example, say that a small-business owner borrows \$10,000 at 12 percent for 1 year. The effective rate would thus be \$1,200 / \$10,000 = 12 percent, the same as the stated rate.

But the effective rate would be slightly different for a discount interest loan, wherein the interest is deducted in advance so the borrower actually receives less than the face value. Using the same example, the small business owner would pay the \$1,200 interest up front and receive \$8,800 upon signing the loan contract. In this case, the effective interest rate would be \$1,200 / \$8,800 = 13.64 percent.

The most problematic differences between the nominal and effective rates of interest occur with installment loans. In this type of loan, the interest is calculated based on the nominal rate and added back in to get the face value of the loan. The loan amount is then repaid in equal installments during the loan period. Using the same example, the small-business owner would sign for a loan with a face value of \$11,200 and would receive \$10,000. Since the loan is repaid in monthly installments, however, the business owner would not actually have use of the full loan amount over the course of the year. Instead, assuming twelve equal installments, the business owner would actually have average usable funds from the loan of \$5,000. The effective rate of the loan is thus \$1,200 / \$5,000 = 24 percent, twice the stated rate of the loan.

True APR calculations should also include any up-front fees or penalties that are applied to a loan. These amounts are totaled and added to the interest figure. In the case of mortgage loans, such charges can be significant. They might, for example, include a mortgage insurance premium, points, lost interest earnings on escrow accounts, and prepayment penalties.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Eaglesham, Jean. "APRs Daze and Confuse." *Financial Times.* 16 April 1997.

Glanz, Morton. Managing Bank Risk Maryland Heights, Mo.: Elsevier, 2002

Lee, Jinkook, and Jeanne M. Hogarth. "The Price of Money: Consumers' Understanding of APRs and Contract Interest Rates." *Journal of Public Policy and Marketing*. Spring 1999.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. New York: Kaplan Business, 2007. Price, Derek V. *Borrowing Inequality* Boulder, Colo.: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2004.

Ransom, Diana. "Another Chance for Small Business Loans?" Wall Street Journal. 21 December 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703523504574604402200577452.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ANNUAL REPORTS

Annual reports (AR) are formal financial statements that are published yearly and sent to company stockholders and various other interested parties. The reports assess the year's operations and discuss the company's view of the upcoming year and the company's place and prospects. Both for-profit and not-for-profit organizations produce annual reports.

Annual reports have been a Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) requirement since 1934 for businesses owned by the public. Companies meet this requirement in many ways. At its most basic, an annual report includes:

- General description of the industry or industries in which the company is involved.
- Audited statements of income, financial position, cash flow, and notes to the statements providing details for various line items.
- A management's discussion and analysis (MD&A) of the business's financial condition and the results that the company has posted over the previous two years.
- Brief description of the company's business in the most recent year.
- Information related to the company's various business segments.
- Listing of the company's directors and executive officers, as well as their principal occupations, and, if a director, the principal business of the company that employs him or her.
- Market price of the company's stock and dividends paid.

Some companies provide only this minimum amount of information. Annual reports of this type usually are only a few pages in length and produced in an inexpensive fashion. The final product often closely resembles a photocopied document. For these companies, the primary purpose of an annual report is simply to meet legal requirements.

ANNUAL REPORT AS MARKETING TOOL

Many other companies, however, view their annual report as a potentially effective marketing tool to disseminate their perspective on company fortunes. Since the 1990s marketing and design firms have been increasingly involved in the production of annual reports as firms realize the marketing potential of annual reports. As the design firm of Curran & Connors notes in its own marketing materials aimed at generating annual report business, "Annual reports are as distinct as the stories they tell" and they should "effectively connect with stakeholders, clearly communicate messages and value drivers, and build trust and support." With these principles in mind, many medium-sized and large companies devote large sums of money to making their annual reports as attractive and informative as possible. In such instances the annual report becomes a forum through which a company can relate, influence, preach, opine, and discuss any number of issues and topics.

An opening "Letter to Shareholders" often sets the tone of annual reports prepared for publicly held companies. The contents of such letters typically focus on topics such as the past year's results, strategies, market conditions, significant business events, new management and directors, and company initiatives. The chairman of the board of directors, the chief executive officer (CEO), the president, the chief operating officer or a combination of these four usually sign the letter on behalf of company management. Some of these letters may run a dozen or more pages and include photographs of the CEO in different poses (some even expound on topics that, while perhaps of only tangential interest to stockholders and other readers, are of importance to the CEO). More often, however, these letters are significantly shorter, amounting to 3,000 words or fewer.

Annual reports usually advance a theme or concept that has been embraced by company management and/or its marketing wings. Catch phrases such as "Poised for the Twentyfirst Century" or "Meeting the Needs of the Information Age" can unify a company's annual report message. In addition, particular events or economic conditions of a given year may be incorporated into the themes advanced in an annual report. Companies also use milestone anniversaries including industry as well as company anniversaries in their annual reports. Promoting a long, successful track record is often appealing to shareholders and various audiences, for it connotes reliability and quality. Still other companies have developed a tried-and-true format that they use year after year with little change except updating the data. Whatever the theme, concept, or format, the most successful reports are ones that clearly delineate a company's strategies for profitable growth and cast the firm in a favorable light.

With the increasing importance of the Internet in the 2000s, marketing and design firms have been pushing companies to adopt online annual reports to supplement their print reports. However, online annual reporting continues to

be seen as a lesser marketing tool by companies and AR analysts. As the *AR Trends 2007* notes, "Print remains more invasive than the web. It can have more impact. It's easier to use. And a printed report invites leisurely reading. As designers, writers and communication consultants we strongly believe a well written, well designed report remains at the heart of an effective investor relations program."

TARGET AUDIENCES FOR ANNUAL REPORTS

Current shareholders and potential investors remain the primary audiences for annual reports. Employees (who today are also likely to be shareholders), customers, suppliers, community leaders, and the community-at-large are also targeted audiences.

Employees. The annual report serves many purposes with employees. It provides management with an opportunity to praise employee innovation, quality, teamwork, and commitment, all of which are critical components in overall business success. In addition, an annual report can also be used as a vehicle to relate those company successes a new contract, a new product, cost-saving initiatives, new applications of products, expansions into new geographies that have an impact on its work force. Seeing a successful project or initiative profiled in the annual report gives reinforcement to the employees responsible for the success.

The annual report can help increase employee understanding of the different parts of the company. Many manufacturing locations are in remote areas, and an employee's understanding of the company often does not go beyond the facility where he or she works. An annual report can be a source for learning about each of a company's product lines, its operating locations, and who is leading the various operations. The annual report can show employees how they fit into the "big picture."

Employees also are often shareholders. So, like other shareholders, these employees can use the annual report to help gauge their investment in the company. In this case, the annual report can serve as a reminder to employees of the impact that the work they do has on the value of the company's stock value.

Customers. Customers want to work with quality suppliers of goods and services, and an annual report can help a company promote its image with customers by highlighting its corporate mission and core values. Describing company initiatives designed to improve manufacturing processes, reduce costs, create quality, or enhance service can also illustrate a company's customer orientation. Finally, the annual report can also show the company's financial strength. Customers are reducing their number of suppliers, and one evaluation criterion is financial strength. They want

committed and capable suppliers that are going to be around for the long term.

Suppliers. A company's abilities to meet its customers' requirements will be seriously compromised if it is saddled with inept or undependable suppliers. Successful companies quickly weed out such companies. By highlighting internal measurements of quality, innovation, and commitment, annual reports can send an implicit message to suppliers about the company's expectations of outside vendors. Sometimes an annual report will even offer a profile of a supplier that the company has found exemplary. Such a profile serves two purposes. First, it rewards the supplier for its work and serves to further cement the business relationship. Second, it provides the company's other suppliers with a better understanding of the level of service desired (and the rewards that can be reaped from such service).

The Community. Companies invariably pay a great deal of attention to their reputation in the community or communities in which they operate, for their reputations as corporate citizens can have a decisive impact on bottom-line financial performance. A company would much rather be known for its sponsorship of a benefit charity event than for poisoning a local river, whatever its other attributes. Annual reports, then, can be invaluable tools in burnishing a company's public image. Many annual reports discuss community initiatives undertaken by the company, including community renovation projects, charitable contributions, volunteer efforts, and programs to help protect the environment. The objective is to present the company as a proactive member of the community.

This sort of publicity also can be valuable when a company is making plans to move into a new community. Companies seek warm welcomes in new communities (including tax breaks and other incentives). Communities will woo a company perceived as a "good" corporate citizen more zealously than one that is not. The good corporate citizen also will receive less resistance from local interest groups. The company's annual report will be one document that all affected parties will pore over in evaluating the business.

READING AN ANNUAL REPORT

People read annual reports for widely different purposes and at dramatically different levels. Generalizations, however, are difficult. The stockholder with five shares might be as careful and discriminating a reader of an annual report as the financial analyst representing a firm owning one million shares

It may require an MBA to understand all the details buried in an annual report's footnotes. Nevertheless, a good understanding of a company is possible by focusing on some key sections of the report. Company Description. Most companies will include a description of their business segments that includes products and markets served. Formats vary from a separate fold-out descriptive section to a few words on the inside front cover. A review of this section provides readers with at least a basic understanding of what the company does.

The Letter. Whether contained under the heading of Letter to Shareholders, Chairman's Message, or some other banner, the typical executive message can often provide some informative data on the company's fortunes during the previous year and its prospects for the future. Readers should always bear in mind that it is invariably in the executive's best interests to maintain a fundamentally upbeat tone, no matter how troubled the company may be. This is often the most widely read portion of the entire annual report, so business owners and managers should make a special effort to make it both informative and engaging.

For example, in Microsoft's 2009 annual report, it was apparent that the financial crisis that year affected the company, but the CEO, Steven Ballmer, was quick to point out the positive highlights. The following are the first two sentences of the shareholder letter:

A worldwide economic recession that created the most difficult business environment since the Great Depression made fiscal 2009 a challenging year for Microsoft Corp. But thanks to our fiscal strength and prudent approach to investment, a strong pipeline of products, and a renewed focus on efficiency, we responded to the changing economic environment with speed and success.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (MD&A). This section of an annual report provides, in a fairly succinct form, an overview of the company's performance over the previous 3 years. It makes a comparison of the most recent year with prior years. It discusses sales, profit margins, operating income, and net income. Factors that influenced business trends are outlined. Other portions discuss capital expenditures, cash flow, changes in working capital, and anything "special" that happened during the years under examination. The MD&A is also supposed to be forward-looking, discussing anything the company may be aware of that could affect results either positively or negatively. An MD&A can be written at different levels of complexity, but business consultants generally urge companies to make the information from balance sheets to management analysis comprehensible and accessible to a general readership. This means forsaking jargon and hyperbole in favor of clear and concise communication.

Financial Summary. Most companies will include a 5-, 6-, or 11-year summary of financial data. Sales, income, dividends paid, shareholders' equity, number of employees, and many other balance sheet items are included in this summary. This

section summarizes key data from the statements of income, financial position, and cash flow for a number of years.

Management/Directors. A page or more of an annual report will list the management of the company and its board of directors, including their backgrounds and business experience.

Investor Information. There almost always is a page that lists the company's address and phone number, the stock transfer agent, dividend and stock price information, and the next annual meeting date. This information is helpful for anyone wanting additional data on the company or more information about stock ownership.

PACKAGING THE ANNUAL REPORT

For most companies, large or small, the financial information and the corporate message are the most important aspects of an annual report. Many companies also want to be sure, however, that their targeted audiences are going to read and understand the message. This is less essential for privately owned businesses that do not need to impress or soothe investors, but they too recognize that disseminating a dry, monotonous report is not in the company's best interests.

The challenge for producers of annual reports is to disseminate pertinent information in a comprehensible fashion while simultaneously communicating the company's primary message. In many ways the annual report serves as an advertisement for the company, a reality that is reflected in the fact that leading business magazines now present awards to company reports deemed to be of particular merit. In recent years, companies have also chosen to make their annual reports available in a variety of electronic media that lend themselves to creative, visually interesting treatments.

Of course, the personality of the company and perhaps most importantly, the industry in which it operates will go a long way toward dictating the design format of the annual report. The owner of a manufacturer of hospital equipment is far less likely to present a visually dramatic annual report to the public than are the owners of a chain of suntanning salons. The key is choosing a design that will best convey the company's message.

SUMMARY ANNUAL REPORTS

Few major trends have shaken the tradition of annual reports, but one is the "summary annual report." In 1987 the SEC eased its annual reporting requirements. It allowed companies to produce a summary annual report, rather than the traditional report with audited statements and footnotes. Public disclosure of financial information was still required, but with the new rulings, filing a Form 10-K provided it contained this information and included audited financial data and other required material within a company's proxy statement

(another SEC-mandated document for shareholders) met SEC requirements. Promoters of the summary annual report see it as a way to make the annual report a true marketing publication without the cumbersome, detailed financial data.

In some respects, annual reports are like fashions. Certain techniques, formats, and designs are popular for a few years and then new ideas displace the old. Several years later, the old ideas are back in vogue again. Other formats are "classic," never seeming to go out of style or lose their power. A key to a successful annual report is not getting caught up in a trend but deciding what works best for conveying the message.

With the corporate accounting scandals of the early 2000s and the financial crisis that began in 2008, critics have pointed out that corporate executive teams have not been providing shareholders with sufficient information and that the government has not been investigating illegal behavior vigorously enough. Shareholder-advocacy groups have begun advocating for more full disclosure, including information about executive compensation packages and bonuses. As of 2009, neither Congress nor the SEC has strengthened annual reporting requirements. However, in her 2009 end-of-the-year message, Mary L. Shapiro, Chairman of the SEC, announced that the SEC had initiated "changes to revitalize the Enforcement Division" and that the agency was focusing on making extensive reforms to protect investors and restore their confidence.

SEE ALSO Balance Sheets; Income Statement; Financial Statement.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

AR Trends 2007. Available from: http://www.barnesmcinerney.com/ assets/PDFs/ARtrends2007 all.pdf.

Ballmer, Steven A. "Shareholder Letter." *Microsoft.* 2009. Available from: http://www.microsoft.com/msft/reports/ar09/10k sl eng.html.

Parks, Paula Lynn. "Satisfy Stockholders." Black Enterprise. April

Pedersen, Martin B. *Graphis Annual Reports 2009*. New York: Graphis Press, 2009.

Shapiro, Mary L. "Chairman's Message." 2009 Performance and Accountability Report. U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. Available from: http://www.sec.gov/about/secpar/secpar2009.pdf. Stittle, John. Annual Reports. Aldershot, U.K.: Gower Publishing, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ANNUITIES

An annuity is an interest-bearing financial contract that combines the tax-deferred savings and investment properties of retirement accounts with the guaranteed-income aspects of insurance. Annuities can be described as the flip side of life insurance. Life insurance is designed to provide financial protection against dying too soon. Annuities provide a hedge against outliving your retirement savings. While life insurance plans are designed to create principal, an annuity is designed to liquidate principal that has been created, usually in the form of regular payments over a number of years.

Annuities can be purchased from insurance providers, banks, mutual fund companies, stockbrokers, and other financial institutions. They come in several different forms, including immediate and deferred annuities, and fixed and variable annuities. Each form has different properties and involves different costs. Although the money placed in an annuity is first subject to taxation at the same rate as ordinary income, it is then invested and allowed to grow tax-deferred until it is withdrawn. Distribution is flexible and can take the form of a lump sum, a systematic payout over a specified period, or a guaranteed income spread over the remainder of a person's life. In most cases annuities are a long-term investment vehicle, since the costs involved make it necessary to hold an annuity for a number of years in order to reap financial benefits. Because of their flexibility, annuities can be a good choice for small-business owners in planning for their own retirement or in providing an extra reward or incentive for valued employees.

TYPES OF ANNUITIES

There are several different types of annuities available, each with different properties and costs that should be taken into consideration as business owners put together their retirement investment portfolio. The two basic forms that annuities take are immediate and deferred.

Immediate Annuity. An immediate annuity, as the name suggests, begins providing payouts at once. Payouts may continue either for a specific period or for life, depending on the contract terms. Immediate annuities which are generally purchased with a one-time deposit, with a minimum of around \$10,000 are not very common. They tend to appeal to people who wish to roll over a lump-sum amount from a pension or inheritance and begin drawing income from it. The immediate annuity would be preferable to a regular bank account because the principal grows more quickly through investment and because the amount and duration of payouts are guaranteed by contract. Immediate annuities are also known by the name income annuities. What is important to remember when considering an immediate annuity is that "at the end of the day, you've got to remember what you're buying is insurance, not an investment vehicle like a stock or mutual fund," explains Rob Nestor in an article by Murray Coleman in Investor's Business Daily.

Deferred Annuity. Deferred annuities delay payouts until a specific future date. The principal amount is invested and allowed to grow tax-deferred over time. More common than immediate annuities, deferred annuities appeal to people who want a tax-deferred investment vehicle in order to save for retirement.

There are also two basic types of deferred annuity: fixed and variable. Fixed annuities provide a guaranteed interest rate over a certain period, usually between 1 and 5 years. In this way, fixed annuities are comparable to certificates of deposit (CDs) and bonds, with the main benefit that the sponsor guarantees the return of the principal. Fixed annuities generally offer a slightly higher interest rate than CDs and bonds, while the risk is also slightly higher. In addition, like other types of annuities, the principal is allowed to grow tax-deferred until it is withdrawn.

The more popular of the deferred annuity types is the variable annuity which offers an interest rate that changes based on the value of the underlying investment. Purchasers of variable annuities can usually choose from a range of stock, bond, and money market funds for investment purposes in order to diversify their portfolios and manage risk. Some of these funds are created and managed specifically for the annuity, while others are similar to those that may be purchased directly from mutual fund companies. The minimum investment usually ranges from \$500 to \$5,000, depending on the sponsor, and the investments (or subaccounts) usually feature varying levels of risk, from aggressive growth to conservative fixed income. In most cases, the annuity principal can be transferred from one investment to another without being subject to taxation. Variable annuities are subject to market fluctuations, however, and investors also must accept a slight risk of losing their principal if the sponsor company encounters financial difficulties.

FEATURES OF ANNUITIES

Variable annuities have a number of features that differentiate them from common retirement accounts, such as 401(k)s and IRAs, and from common equity investments, such as mutual funds. One of the main points of differentiation involves tax deferral. Unlike 401(k)s or IRAs, variable annuities are funded with after-tax money meaning that contributions are subject to taxation at the same rate as ordinary income prior to being placed in the annuity. In contrast, individuals are allowed to make contributions to the other types of retirement accounts using pre-tax dollars. That is why financial specialists usually instruct people to first maximize their contributions to 401(k) plans and IRAs before considering annuities. On the plus side, there is no limit on the amount that an individual may contribute to a variable annuity, while contributions to the other types of accounts are limited by the federal government.

Unlike the dividends and capital gains that accrue to mutual funds, however, which are taxable in the year they are received, the money invested in annuities is allowed to grow tax free until it is withdrawn.

Another feature that differentiates variable annuities from other types of financial products is the death benefit. Most annuity contracts include a clause guaranteeing that the investor's heirs will receive either the full amount of principal invested or the current market value of the contract, whichever is greater, in the event that the investor dies before receiving full distribution of the assets. However, any earnings are taxable for the heirs.

Another benefit of variable annuities is that they offer greater withdrawal flexibility than other retirement accounts. Investors are able to customize the distribution of their assets in a number of ways, ranging from a lump-sum payment to a guaranteed lifetime income. Some limitations, however, do apply. For example, the federal government imposes a 10 percent penalty on withdrawals taken by anyone before they reach the age of 59½ years. But contributors to variable annuities are not required to begin taking distributions until age eighty-five, whereas contributors to IRAs and 401(k)s are required to begin taking distributions by age 70½.

COSTS ASSOCIATED WITH ANNUITIES

In exchange for the various features offered by annuities, investors must pay a number of costs. Many of the costs are due to the insurance aspects of annuities, although they vary among different sponsors. One common type of cost associated with annuities is the insurance cost, which averages 1.25 percent and pays for the guaranteed death benefit in addition to the insurance agent's commission. Regulators have begun scrutinizing annuity sales due to the size of sales commissions and the prospect that older individuals are being sold annuities that are not appropriate for them, according to Theo Francis in his 2010 article for Business Week. There are also usually management fees, averaging 1 percent, which compensate the sponsor for taking care of the investments and generating reports. Many annuities also charge modest administrative or contract fees.

One of the more problematic costs of annuities, in the eyes of their critics, is the surrender charge for early removal of the principal. In most cases, this fee begins at around 7 percent but then phases out over time. However, the surrender fee is charged in addition to the 10 percent government penalty for early withdrawal if the investor is under age 59½.

All of the costs associated with variable annuities detract somewhat from their attractiveness as a financial product when one compares them to mutual funds. The costs also mean that there are no quick profits associated with annuities; instead, they must be held as a long-term investment. In fact, it can take as long as 17 years for the benefits of tax deferral to outpace the administrative expenses of an annuity. For investors who wish to put money away for an extended period, a variable annuity may be a very good investment vehicle.

DISTRIBUTION OPTIONS

On the positive side, investors in annuities have a number of options for receiving the distribution of their funds. The three most common forms of distribution all of which have various costs deducted are lump sum, lifetime income, and systematic payout. Some investors who have contributed to a variable annuity over many years may elect to take a lump-sum withdrawal. The main drawback to this approach is that all the taxes are due immediately. Other investors may decide upon a systematic payout of the accumulated assets over a specified time period. In this approach, the investor can determine the amount of payments as well as the intervals at which payments will be received. Finally, some investors choose the option of receiving a guaranteed lifetime income. This option is the most expensive for the investor and does not provide any money for heirs, but the sponsor of the annuity must continue to make payouts even if the investor outlives his or her assets. A similar distribution arrangement is joint-and-last-survivor, which is an annuity that keeps providing income as long as one person in a couple is alive.

Annuities are rather complex financial products, and as such they have become the subject of considerable debate among experts in financial planning. As mentioned earlier, many experts claim that the special features of annuities are not great enough to make up for their cost as compared to other investment options. As a result, financial advisors commonly suggest that individuals maximize their contributions to IRAs, 401(k)s, or other pre-tax retirement accounts before considering annuities. (Investors should avoid placing annuities into IRAs or other tax-sheltered accounts because the tax shelter then becomes redundant and the investor pays large annuity fees for nothing.) Some experts also prefer mutual funds tied to a stock market index to annuities, because such funds typically cost less and often provide a more favorable tax situation. Contributions to annuities are taxed at the same rate as ordinary income, for instance, while long-term capital gains from stock investments are taxed at a special, lower rate usually 20 percent. Still other financial advisors note that, given the costs involved, annuities require a very long-term financial commitment in order to provide benefits. It may not be possible for some individuals to tie up funds for the 17 to 20 years it takes to benefit from the purchase of an annuity.

Despite the drawbacks, however, annuities can be beneficial for individuals in a number of different situations. For example, annuities provide an extra source of income and an added margin of safety for individuals who have contributed the limit allowed under other retirement savings options. In addition, some kinds of annuities can be valuable for individuals who want to protect their assets from creditors in the event of bankruptcy. An annuity can provide a good shelter for a retirement nest egg for someone in a risky profession, such as medicine. Annuities are also recommended for people who plan to spend the principal during their lifetime rather than leaving it for their heirs. Finally, annuities may be more beneficial for individuals who expect that their tax bracket will be 28 percent or lower at the time they begin making withdrawals.

Annuities may also hold a great deal of appeal for small businesses. For example, annuities can be used as a retirement savings plan on top of a 401(k). They can be structured in various ways to reward employees for meeting company goals. In addition, annuities can provide a nice counterpart to life insurance, since the longer the investor lives, the better an annuity will turn out to be as an investment. Finally, some annuities allow investors to take out loans against the principal without paying penalties for early withdrawal. Overall, some financial experts claim that annuities are actually worth more than comparable investments because of such features as the death benefit, guaranteed lifetime income, and investment services.

During the economic crisis which began in 2008 and the near-collapse of American International Group (AIG) that same year, many annuity owners became concerned that their money would not be there for them when they needed it. At the time, AIG was said to be the largest issuer of annuities in the United States. AIG was able to bounce back with the help of a government bailout, but it is important for investors to remember that even though annuities are marketed as a guarantee of money for life, there are always risks with any investment.

A small-business owner considering setting up an annuity should consider all options, look carefully at both the costs and the returns, and be prepared to put money away for many years. It is also important to shop around for the best possible product and sponsor before committing funds.

SEE ALSO Retirement Planning; Life Insurance.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baldwin, Ben. *The New Life Insurance Investment Advisor*. 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2001.

Chandler, Darlene K. *The Annuity Handbook: A Guide to Nonqualified Annuities.* 3rd ed. Hoboken: N.J.: National Underwriter Co., 2002

Clements, Jonathan. "Ensuring Your Nest Egg Doesn't Crack." Wall Street Journal. 8 February 2000.

Coleman, Murray. "Immediate Annuities: Wave of Future?" *Investor's Business Daily.* 8 November 2004.

Francis, Theo. "Retiree Annuities May Be Promoted by Obama Aides" Business Week. 8 January 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/investor/content/jan2010/pi2010018 130737.htm.

"Important Reflections on Annuities, AIG and the Economic Crisis." *InsuranceNewsNet.com.* 23 September 2008. Available from: http://www.insurancenewsnet.com/article.aspx?id=98588.

Olsen, John and Michael E. Kitces. *The Annuity Advisor*. 2d ed. Hoboken: N.J.: National Underwriter Co., 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

APPLICATION SERVICE PROVIDERS

According to the Information Technology Association of America, an application service provider (ASP) is "a company that provides a collection of IT resources to clients or subscribers who access those resources via the Internet or other networking arrangements." With the many challenges that businesses face every day, the last thing they need to worry about are a lot of technological issues that are beyond their area of expertise. Many businesses that run their own applications are forced to increase their staffs to include information technology experts who maintain and upgrade application software. Over time, this can become an expensive endeavor.

Many businesses are deciding to outsource the management of the applications to an application service provider. While cost is usually the main reason for a company to enlist the help of an ASP, other benefits include saving time, gaining access to top-tier software, and providing scalability. The speed at which advances are made in the field of computerization means that a significant investment must be made to remain knowledgeable and informed about the newest applications in the field. The cost-benefit assessment of this investment for a single user is often not favorable. Quite simply, an ASP allows managers the opportunity to do what they do best and invest in acquiring knowledge about their own industry and not the computer systems industry.

An application service provider can handle many aspects of a business. ASPs manage and deliver application capabilities to multiple entities from a single data center across the private or public Internet on a rental basis. Typical of the sorts of hosted applications that ASPs offer include: enterprise resource planning applications (human resources, financials, manufacturing, supply chain management); e-commerce applications; customer relationship management packages, (sales automation, customer services, and other front-office applications); productivity applications (collaboration, workflow management, project management office); and e-mail and messaging services.

Some businesses have concerns about using ASPs. Security and reliability are just two of the issues that have made businesses reluctant to turn over full control of their applications to an outside source. The ASP industry as a whole has worked diligently to address these concerns and prove that their services are valid and cost efficient. Their initial efforts appeared to be successful. As Samuel Greengard stated in his 2000 book Workforce, "Where there was once fear and distrust, there's now growing acceptance of the idea that outside companies can manage hardware, software, and telecommunications remotely. And, make no mistake, these so-called application service providers are forever changing the way companies view technology and how they use it to gain a competitive advantage." Other concerns include the need for more industry-specific software. While not all ASPs can offer industry-specific services across a wide range of industries, the ASP industry as a whole has expanded to include more nicheoriented companies that can address this concern.

By the end of the 2000s, the general use of ASPs was well-entrenched, and their appeal and target market expanded. As Charles King wrote in 2010 in *E-Commerce Times* about Software as a Service (SaaS), which he dubbed "a not-so-distant relative of the application service providers (ASPs)," its viability "depends on the availability of robust, inexpensive bandwidth" which is "in far greater supply today than it was in 2000."

While ASPs initially began as general IT providers, and there are still some that function in this role, the industry has evolved during the late-2000s with the spread of the Internet. By the mid-2000s, it was uncommon for any business, however small, not to have a Web presence. Yet, as with other areas of IT handled by ASPs, creating and maintaining a Web presence, even a minor one, can absorb a lot of time, money, and personnel. Inexpensive ASPs that provide web-hosting services are now commonly used by a wide range of small businesses and individuals.

These companies, such as GoDaddy.com, provide all-in-one Web solutions with a variety of low-cost packages. Domain names can be registered and hosted for as little as \$10 per year, and services like increased storage and bandwidth, excess e-mail capacity, Web design, site surveys, search-engine maximization, and connections to social networking sites such as Facebook and Twitter are offered as add-ons, usually also at a relatively low cost. These companies also offer a wide range of business services such as merchant accounts and shopping carts, logo design, brand identity services, and e-mail marketing.

Before entering into a formal relationship with an application service provider, businesses should make sure they fully understand the service level agreement (SLA). The SLA is a document that protects the interests of both the business and the ASP, and usually guarantees performance levels in areas such as uptime, bandwidth, and interapplication communi-

cation. By taking the time to understand the SLA at the outset, a business cuts down on the number of potential problems and headaches later.

Small businesses are one sector that stands to benefit from the expertise of an application service provider. It is a quick and affordable way to acquire the necessary applications to run a successful business or establish a quick and inexpensive Web presence. When using an ASP for a broad range of IT, a small business (or any business, for that matter) should always make sure that the ASP is specific to their industry, offers a full line of business applications, is able to scale as the business grows, and can manage custom applications and solutions that are unique to the company. The ability of the ASP to integrate with the company's customers, suppliers, and partners can also be a crucial element in the business relationship.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bansal, Parveen. "Grasping ASPs." *The Banker*. March 2001.Borck, James R. "Enterprise Strategies: Customers Really Can Find Happiness with the Application Service Provider Model." *InfoWorld*. 11 December 2000.

Cameron, Preston. "Slaying the Competition Dragon: Selecting an Application Service Provider." CMA Management. March 2001

Focacci, Lisa, Robert J. Mockler, and Marc E. Gartenfeld. Application Service Providers in Business. Binghamton, N.Y.: Haworth Press, 2005

Greengard, Samuel. "Handing Off Your HRMS: What You Need to Know." Workforce. February 2001.

Grevstad, Eric. "ASP Versus PC." Home Office Computing. March 2001.

Jossi, Frank. "ASP Trend Hits Home." Minneapolis St. Paul City Business 8 December 2000.

King, Charles. "The Decade's Best and Worst IT Vendors." E Commerce Times 5 January 2010. Available from: http://www.ecommercetimes.com/rsstory/69026.html?wlc=1264049435.

Lee, Mie Yun. "Choose or Lose." Entrepreneur. December 2000.Paul, Lauren Gibbons. "The ASP Dilemma." Electronic Business.January 2001.

Shutovich, Christina A. "ASP Model Can Reduce Short and Long Term Costs." *Aftermarket Business*. March 2001.

Umar, Amjad, and Paula Lynn Parks. "Satisfy Stockholders." e Business and Distributed Systems Handbook: Applications Module. Amjad Umar. www.amjadumar.com. 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION

For small businesses that decide to incorporate, one of the first steps they must take is filing the articles of incorporation (sometimes called a certificate of formation, certification of organization, or charter) at a Secretary of State's office or with the Department of Commerce. A company can file in the state in which it does business or in any other state of its choosing. At one time, businesses were often advised to incorporate in Delaware because of its simple and advantageous corporate laws. However, many other states have reformed their tax codes in order to keep businesses at home, thus muting the advantages previously associated with incorporating in Delaware.

In Anthony Mancuso's 2009 book, *Incorporate Your Business: A Legal Guide to Forming a Corporation in Your State*, Mancuso strongly advises small-business owners to incorporate in their home state. According to Mancuso, large, publicly held businesses may benefit by incorporating in Delaware, but small businesses are unlikely to benefit.

In most states, the Secretary of State can provide blank forms online or by mail. Some states allow businesses to fill out the form on their Web site and download it directly to the office. The forms differ from state to state, but they are fairly straightforward and only require a person to fill in the blanks. In a few states, no forms are available, and the applicant will have to draw up the articles of incorporation from scratch. Anyone may prepare the articles of incorporation on their own (there are many guides available, some of which are specifically created for a certain state and include sample forms), or they may hire a lawyer to do this. But even if someone takes on the task themselves, it is a good idea to ask an attorney to look over the form.

Generally, the articles of incorporation include the following sections:

- Corporate Name.
- Registered agent (sometimes called initial agent or resident agent) and office. This is usually the corporate president or one of the directors. In any case, this is the contact person to whom all legal notices and official mailings will be sent.
- Purpose for which the Corporation is organized. In most states, this section does not need to be filled in. It will already contain a statement to the effect that the Corporation can do anything that is legal for a corporation to do in that state. If the form does need to be filled in, it is best to leave the language as general as possible. That way, if the nature of the business should change, there will be no need to amend the articles of incorporation.
- The Duration of the Company. This is usually listed as perpetual.
- Authorized Shares, Issued Shares, and Classification of Stock. The amount of information about authorized or issued shares required in this section varies by state. A person may be asked to list the total

- number of shares authorized to be issued, the number of shares actually issued, the class of stock (common, preferred or both), the value per share, or the consideration received for the shares.
- Directors of the Corporation and their addresses.
- Name(s) and Address(es) of Incorporator(s). This section should list the names of those individuals who have performed the incorporation and prepared the articles of incorporation (attorneys, directors, or owners).
- Estimated Property and Gross Revenue. This section, which is optional in some states, may include an estimate of the business's property value and the estimated gross amount of business which will be transacted during the following year.

Once the form is complete, it should be sent to the Secretary of State or Department of Commerce in the state in which the business will operate. In some cases, the forms can be e-mailed to the requisite office. Any fees that are due should be sent with the form or paid online. Each state has a filing fee, and there are usually other fees such as a franchise tax (usually based on the company's capitalization), a fee for designating a registered agent, or an organization tax based on the number and value of stock. These fees vary considerably from state to state.

When the articles of incorporation are returned to the business owner after being accepted by the Secretary of State, they will probably need to be filed with the Recorder of Deeds in the county where the corporation's home office is located. The articles of incorporation, now the company's charter, then become public record.

SEE ALSO Incorporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Diamond, Michael R., and Julie L. Williams. *How to Incorporate: A Handbook for Entrepreneurs and Professionals.* 5th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

"Don't Underestimate the Legal Clout of Your Bylaws and Corporate Charter." Business Owner. May June 1999.

Mancuso, Anthony. Incorporate Your Business: A Legal Guide to Forming a Corporation in Your State. 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2009.

Quick Easy Guides. How to Incorporate Your Business Online: What You Need to Do Before You incorporate. Quick Easy Guides, 2008.

Steingold, Fred S. *The Legal Guide for Starting and Running a Small Business.* 11th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ASSEMBLY LINE METHODS

An assembly line is a manufacturing process in which interchangeable parts are added to a product in a sequential manner to create an end product. In most cases, a manufacturing assembly line is a semi-automated system through which a product moves. At each station along the line some part of the production process takes place. The workers and machinery used to produce the item are stationary along the line and the product moves through the cycle, from start to finish.

Assembly line methods were introduced to increase factory productivity and efficiency. Advances in assembly line methods are made regularly as new and more efficient ways of achieving the goal of increased throughput (the number of products produced in a given period of time) are found. While assembly line methods apply primarily to manufacturing processes, business experts have also been known to apply these principles to other areas of business, from product development to management.

The introduction of the assembly line to American manufacturing floors in the early part of the twentieth century fundamentally transformed the character of production facilities and businesses throughout the nation. Thanks to the assembly line, production periods shortened, equipment costs accelerated, and labor and management alike endeavored to keep up with the changes. Today, using modern assembly line methods, manufacturing has become a highly refined process in which value is added to parts along the line. Increasingly, assembly line manufacturing is characterized by "concurrent processes" multiple parallel activities that feed into a final assembly stage. These processes require sophisticated communications systems, material flow plans, and production schedules. The fact that the assembly line system is a single, large system means that failures at one point in the "line" cause slowdowns and repercussions from that point forward. Keeping the entire system running smoothly requires a great deal of coordination between the parts of the system.

Technology has enabled tracking systems to become more sophisticated and this, in turn, has made it possible to reduce the costs associated with holding inventories. Justin-time (JIT) manufacturing methods have been developed to reduce the cost of carrying parts and supplies as inventory. Under a JIT system, manufacturing plants carry only one or a few days' worth of inventory in the plant, relying on suppliers to provide parts and materials on an "as needed" basis. The use of JIT systems relies on historical sales data that is processed by high-powered computer and database systems that are now common in manufacturing business. A JIT system was once an expensive process accessible to only

the largest of businesses, but in the 2010s many businesses, small and large, have the computer and data resources to take advantage of such systems.

VARIATIONS IN ASSEMBLY LINE METHODOLOGIES

The passage of years has brought numerous variations in assembly line methodologies. These new wrinkles can be traced back not only to general improvements in technology and planning, but to factors that are unique to each company or industry. Capital limitations, for example, can have a big impact on a small business's blueprint for introducing or improving assembly line production methods, while changes in international competition, operating regulations, and availability of materials can all influence the assembly line picture of entire industries. Following are brief descriptions of assembly line methods that are currently enjoying some degree of popularity in the manufacturing world.

- Modular Assembly. This is an advanced assembly line method that is designed to improve throughput by increasing the efficiency of parallel subassembly lines feeding into the final assembly line. As applied to automobile manufacturing, modular assembly would involve assembling separate modules chassis, interior, body on their own assembly lines, then joining them together on a final assembly line.
- Cell Manufacturing. This production method has
 evolved out of increased ability of machines to
 perform multiple tasks. Cell operators can handle
 three or four tasks, and robots are used for such
 operations as materials handling and welding. Cells
 of machines can be run by one operator or a multiperson work cell. In these machine cells it is possible
 to link older machines with newer ones, thus
 reducing the amount of investment required for new
 machinery.
- Team Production. Team-oriented production is another development in assembly line methods. Where workers used to work at one- or two-person work stations and perform repetitive tasks, now teams of workers can follow a job down the assembly line through its final quality checks. The team production approach has been hailed by supporters as one that creates greater worker involvement in the manufacturing process and knowledge of the system.
- U--shaped assembly "line." A line may not be the
 most efficient shape in which to organize an
 assembly line. On a U-shaped line, or curve, workers
 are collected on the inside of the curve and
 communication is easier than along the length of a
 straight line. Assemblers can see each process; what is

coming and how fast; and one person can perform multiple operations. Also, workstations along the "line" are able to produce multiple product designs simultaneously, making the facility as a whole more flexible. Changeovers are easier in a U-shaped line as well and, with better communication between workers, cross-training is also simplified. The benefits of the U-shaped line have served to increase their use widely.

In his 2008 book, *The Greatest Innovation Since the Assembly Line: Powerful Strategies for Business Agility* Michael Hugos warns that businesses need to go one step beyond the efficiency of the assembly line model and look toward flexibility and responsiveness if they want to succeed in the global economy. Hugos advises bringing people, process, and technology together to create a nimble environment that can quickly react to a "fluid, real-time economy."

As new assembly line methods are introduced into manufacturing processes, business managers look at the techniques for possible application to other areas of business. One such application is called Joint Application Development, or JAD. The JAD process is based on the idea that workers who perform a task have a greater understanding of the process and that the workers who design and implement the technology know best what is possible technologically. In turn, the process of working together on a common goal gives each worker a sense of ownership for the new system.

In a similar way the fundamentals of assembly line theory have been applied to business processes with success. These new methods of organizing work all share the common goal of improving throughput by reducing the amount of time individual workers and their machines spend on specific tasks. By reducing the amount of time required to produce an item, assembly line methods have made it possible to produce more with less.

SEE ALSO Productivity; Automation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Croci, F., M. Perona, and A. Pozzetti. "Work Force Management in Automated Assembly Systems." *International Journal of Production Economics*. 1 March 2000.

Freivalds, Andris. *Niebel's Methods, Standards, and Work Design.* 12th ed. New York: McGraw Hill Higher Education, 2009.

Hugos, Michael. The Greatest Innovation Since the Assembly Line: Powerful Strategies for Business Agility. Tampa, Fla.: Meghan Kiffer Press, 2008.

Maloney, David. "New Roots." *Modern Materials Handling*. October 2003

Pakhare, Jayashree. "JAD Planning and Training." *Buzzle.com*. 21 January 2008. Available from: http://www.buzzle.com.

Umble, Michael, Van Gray, and Elisabeth Umble. "Improving Production Line Performance." Norcross, Ga.: IIE Solutions, 2000

Whitfield, Kermit. "Assembly: How Standard Can You Get?" Automotive Design & Production. March 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Miller, Anaxos

ASSETS

Assets are anything of value that is owned by a company, whether fully paid for or not. These range from cash, inventory, and other "current assets" to real estate, equipment, and other "fixed assets." Intellectual property and other intangibles (such as exclusive use contracts, copyrights, and patents) are also regarded as assets.

CURRENT ASSETS

Also known as soft or liquid assets, current assets include cash, government securities, marketable securities, notes receivable, accounts receivable, inventories, raw materials, prepaid expenses, and any other item that could be converted to cash in the normal course of business within 1 year. For the purposes of doing business, current assets tell potential investors and corporate clients what a firm has at its immediate disposal.

Cash is, of course, the most liquid of assets. But in business circles, the definition of cash is expanded beyond currency (coins and paper money) to include checks, drafts, and money orders; the balance in any company checking account (provided there are no restrictions attached to the account); and even less liquid assets that are nonetheless commonly regarded as cash equivalents. These include certificates of deposit (CDs) with maturities of less than a year, money market funds, Treasury bills, and even fixed assets that could be quickly converted into cash because they have high cash value or are in high demand and low supply.

For many small businesses, cash comprises the bulk of their current assets. Cash is flexible and can be quickly and easily converted into needed goods or services. But the very ease with which it can be used makes it attractive for disreputable people both internal and external to the business. Small-business owners should take appropriate precautions when handling cash assets. Consultants often recommend that their clients take out insurance policies to protect themselves from financial losses as a result of employee theft or error; this practice is commonly known as "bonding." Cash on hand, if it exceeds what is necessary to run the business, can be placed in a trust or limited liability company (LLC)

outside of the existing company this will protect it from lawsuits and judgments against the original company.

Another important practice that helps to safeguard current assets has to do with dividing up tasks. To reduce the likelihood of any one malicious individual being able to rob or embezzle from a company, it is useful to have different people in charge of tracking both receipts and disbursements. Splitting up the responsibilities for handling cash, bookkeeping, and bank statement reconciliation is an easy way to be sure that various people are all monitoring current assets. In small businesses, these tasks are often handled by one individual. Having at least two people involved in these tasks on a regular basis increases the chances that errors, whether intentional or not, are found and remedied in a timely fashion.

The use of a petty cash fund is a practical way to provide for small outlays without exposing a larger percentage of a company's current liabilities. While small businesses may not be able to institute the elaborate systems used in larger enterprises, cash control is important. Something as simple as a small lockbox with receipts for what was taken out and by whom can work as a petty cash system; but it needs to be kept in mind that access and proximity create a higher risk of theft. Control of petty cash by someone with a track record of honesty and experience with money is a sound practice.

Accounts receivable is another type of current asset. Accounts receivables are sums owed to the company for services or goods rendered. Inventories are important current assets as well, particularly for business firms engaged in manufacturing and merchandising. Inventories typically held by merchandisers include finished goods ready for sale or resale, while the inventories of manufacturing establishments can include raw materials, supplies used in manufacture, partially completed work, and finished goods. Receivables held in Internet accounts such as PayPal or Web site shopping carts are considered receivables just as an uncashed check would be.

FIXED ASSETS

Also known as hard assets, fixed assets include real property, physical plants and facilities, leasehold improvements, equipment (from office equipment to heavy operating machinery), vehicles, fixtures, and other assets that can reasonably be assumed to have a life expectancy of several years. Most fixed assets, with the notable exception of real estate, will lose value over time. This is known as depreciation and is typically figured into a business's various financial documents (the expense of real estate purchases can also be depreciated when figuring taxes). Small-business consultants note, however, that this depreciation can be figured by several different formulas. The smart business owner should take the time to figure out which formula is most advantageous for his or her company by enlisting the help of a corporate or estate planning attorney. In addition, it is extremely important for

small business owners to protect their personal assets, which could be taken if the company is sued and personal assets are not held in a trust or other shelter such as a family limited liability company (FLLC).

Fixed assets are among the most important assets that a company holds, for they represent major investments of financial resources. Indeed, fixed assets usually comprise the majority of a business's total assets. Intelligent allocation of resources to meet the company needs for land, facility, and large equipment can bring it assets that will serve as cornerstones of successful operation for years to come. Conversely, a company saddled with unnecessary, unutilized, outdated or obsolete fixed assets will find it much more difficult to be successful. This is especially true for small businesses, which have a smaller margin of error.

Fixed assets are also very important to small-business owners because they are one of the things that are examined most closely by prospective lenders. When a bank or other lending institution is approached by a small business owner who is seeking a loan to establish or expand a company, loaning agents will always scrutinize the prospective borrower's hard assets. Bankers view these fixed assets as a decisive indicator of a business's financial health.

When examining the fixed assets of a company, lenders are typically most concerned with the following factors:

- 1. The type, age, and condition of equipment and facilities
- 2. The depreciation schedules for those assets
- 3. The nature of the company's mortgage and lease arrangements
- 4. Likely future fixed asset expenditures

RISKY VS. RISKLESS ASSETS

The monetary flow that a business owner receives from an asset can vary because of many different factors. When comparing the value of various assets, the monetary flow of an asset is an important consideration, especially relative to the value or cost of a given asset. A risky asset provides a monetary flow that is at least in part random; in other words, the monetary flow is not known in advance. In contrast, a "riskless" asset is one that features a known level of monetary flow to its owner. Bank savings accounts, certificates of deposit (CDs), and Treasury bills all qualify as riskless assets because the monetary flow of the asset to the owner is known. Finally, the "return" on an asset whether risky or riskless is the total monetary reward it yields as a fraction of its price.

ASSET UTILIZATION RATIOS

A financial ratio is a simple mathematical comparison of two or more entries from a company's financial statements. Business owners and managers use ratios of all sorts to chart a company's progress, uncover trends, and investigate potential problems. Bankers and investors look at these ratios when deciding whether or not to invest or lend to the company.

The asset utilization ratio is a measure of the speed at which a business is able to turn assets into sales, and thus, revenue. The use of ratio analysis, especially with a small company, is of greatest value when done over time to chart changes in the company's performance and compare the company's performance with others within the same industry.

The four primary asset utilization ratios are: 1) Receivables turnover, which studies the number of times that receivable balances are collected annually; 2) Inventory turnover, which is determined by dividing the annual cost of sales by the average inventory at both the beginning and the end of the period being studied; 3) Fixed asset turnover; and 4) Total asset turnover. Asset turnover ratios measure the efficiency with which a company uses its assets to generate sales; the higher the turnover ratio, the more efficient the company. Fixed asset turnover ratios are not particularly useful to compute if the company under examination does not have a significant amount of hard assets, frequently true with small, new, and/or service-oriented businesses.

TOXIC ASSETS

Toxic assets are those held by a company that cause financial strain due to their falling value. However, selling of these assets just for the sake of unburdening the company can be perilous. The central issue is that during economic recession and depression, the cost of holding on to assets, especially real property which requires upkeep and maintenance, can be even more dangerous than selling them off.

Toxic assets, just like all other assets, can include anything from homes and cars to intellectual property and artwork and other hard assets. Generally, toxic assets do not include liquid assets or anything that can easily be liquidated to funnel capital back into a firm to keep it from going bankrupt. Toxic assets were a factor in the global financial meltdown that started in 2008. After a bubble in the U.S. housing market collapsed, many mortgages (especially subprime mortgages) went delinquent. These mortgages had often been bundled with other loans, and so when the mortgages soured, so did the mortgage-backed securities created with them. The end result was that banks worldwide were stuck with a massive amount of toxic assets and bad loans on their books. According to one estimate by the International Monetary Fund, the total value of these toxic assets and bad loans amounts to almost \$3 trillion.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bannister, Anthony. Straightforward Guide to Bookkeeping and Accounts for Small Business. Brighton, U.K.: Straightforward Publishing, 2009.

Cornwall, Jeffrey R., David Vang, and Jean Hartman. *Entrepreneurial Financial Management: An Applied Approach.* 2d ed. Armonk: N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2009.

Epstein, Lita. Reading Financial Reports for Dummies. Hoboken, N.J.: 2009.

Lunt, Henry. "The Fab Four's Solo Careers." *Accountancy*. March 2000.

Orol, Robert D. FDIC Sells Toxic Assets in Public private Fund. MarketWatch.com. 8 January 2010. Available from: http://www.marketwatch.com/story/fdic sells toxic assets in public private fund 2010 01 08.

Saret, Lewis J., and Lewis D. Solomon. Asset Protection Strategies. 2009 Ed. Chicago: CCH, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

ASSUMPTIONS

An assumption is a statement that is presumed to be true without empirical data to support it. In the business world, assumptions are used in a wide variety of situations to enable companies to plan and execute decisions in the face of uncertainty. Perhaps the most common use of assumptions is in the accounting function, which uses assumptions to facilitate financial measurement, forecasting, and reporting.

There are four basic types of assumptions used regularly in accounting. They are:

- The separate-entity assumption, which holds that the particular business entity being measured is distinct and separate from similar and related entities for accounting purposes.
- The continuity or "going concern" assumption. This
 assumption holds that the entity will not cease
 operations or liquidate its assets during the
 accounting period.
- The time-period assumption. According to this assumption, accounting reports are assumed to apply to a short time period, usually one fiscal year.
- The unit-of-measure assumption which is sometimes referred to as the "stable monetary unit assumption." This assumption holds that the U.S. dollar is the common denominator or measuring stick for all accounting measurements taken for American companies. As market conditions change, and in the global market place, the measuring stick may also be the Euro, the British pound, or some other currency.

In addition to these underlying accounting assumptions, there are also a number of smaller assumptions that are commonly made in certain calculations. For example, companies must make several assumptions in computing the value of pension and medical benefits that will be provided to retirees in the future. These funds which are built up over time and held as investments until needed, but are actually owed to employees at some future point are reported by companies as assets and liabilities on their financial statements. The assumptions made by a company help determine the monetary amounts that are reported, and thus may affect the company's current reported earnings and tax liability.

In the case of pensions that are provided to employees following retirement, companies must make assumptions regarding the likely rate of wage inflation and the discount rate to be applied to projected future payments. Similarly, the calculation of health care benefits provided to retirees includes assumptions about the discount rate and medical cost trend rate, as well as demographic assumptions such as the employee turnover rate, the average age of employees at retirement, and the percentage of married retirees. As the retirement age increases and as changes to health care occur in the United States, pensions may be lowered and early retirement packages may be offered so that corporations can bring on younger, less costly talent. Assumptions about retiring employees will therefore change, perhaps dramatically. Changing one of these assumptions can have a marked effect on a company's results. For example, increasing the discount rate reduces the present value of the company's liabilities and the amount of annual contributions that must be made to fund the retirement accounts, therefore increasing the company's current earnings.

The ease with which a company's current earnings may be improved by changed assumptions in forecasting highlights the need to avoid the natural inclination towards overly optimistic assumptions. The early 2000s exposed serious problems for many companies and public institutions because of the overly optimistic assumptions made in the 1990s about pension fund financing. Similarly, the recession which began in 2008 may have been avoided if large corporations, namely those in the banking and auto industries, had made more accurate assumptions about assets, retiring employees' compensation, the increasing cost of health care, and the diminishing worth of hard assets.

Edward Siedle, a former Securities and Exchange Commission attorney, discusses assumption in the pension field in a *Fort Worth Star-Telegram* article. "In my experience, every pension fund I've ever seen has an actuarial assumption that is more akin to wishful thinking than what is reasonably foreseeable. You just want to laugh out loud." Assumptions about pension fund obligations may be somewhat more difficult than forecasting other obligations because of the

long time period over which they must extend. Nonetheless, the mass failure of companies to assess pension fund requirements accurately in the 1990s and in the first decade of the twenty-first century show just how important it is to base assumptions on as sound a footing as possible and avoid overly optimistic forecasts. As was demonstrated in 2009, a sizable amount of the American public does not like footing the bill for the very companies who have paid them cut-rate wages or offered them little to no health care benefits over the years. Bailing out companies like AIG who abused the monies given by the American taxpayers left a bitter taste in the mouths of many American workers who worked for the very companies they were then made to carry financially with their taxes.

Experts recommend that companies review their accounting assumptions every 12 to 36 months to see whether making a change would be beneficial, and to verify that assumptions about the company, its hard and soft assets, and the state of the economy are still accurate.

SEE ALSO Forecasting; Assets.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Steve L. Financial Risk Management. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Berard, Yamil. "Overly Optimistic Assumption About Public Pension Plans Haunts Officials." Fort Worth Star Telegram. 16 February 2005.

Gilman, Joan, and Sarah White. Business Plans that Work. Cincinnati, Ohio: Adams Media, 2001.

Horwath, Richard. Deep Dive: The Proven Method for Building Strategy, Focusing Your Resources, and Taking Smart Action. Austin, Tex: Greenleaf Group Press, 2009.

Pison, Linda. Anatomy of a Business Plan: The Step by Step Guide to Building a Business and Securing Your Company's Future 7th ed. Tustin, Calif.: Out of Your Mind ... And Into the Marketplace, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AUDITS, EXTERNAL

An audit is a systematic process of objectively obtaining and evaluating the accounts or financial records of a governmental, business, or other entity. Whereas some businesses rely on audits conducted by employees these are called internal audits others utilize external or independent auditors to handle this task (some businesses rely on both types of audits in some combination).

External auditors are authorized by law to examine and publicly issue an opinion on the reliability of corporate financial reports. With the passage of the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, all publicly

traded companies were required to conduct independent financial audits. The purpose of this requirement was to ensure that the financial status and operating performance of publicly traded companies were fairly and accurately disclosed to the public. The rules that must be followed by publicly traded companies changed in 2002 with the passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. This Act came about in the wake of the 2001 bankruptcy filing by Enron and subsequent revelations about fraudulent accounting practices within the company. Enron was only the first in a string of high-profile bankruptcies. Serious allegations of accounting fraud followed and extended beyond the bankrupt firms to their accounting firms. In response, the legislature acted to fortify financial reporting requirements and stem the decline in confidence that resulted from the wave of bankruptcies.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act is a wide-reaching and complex law that imposes heavy reporting requirements on all publicly traded companies. Meeting the requirements of this law has increased the workload of auditing firms. In particular, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that a company's annual report include an official write-up by management about the effectiveness of the company's internal controls. The section also requires that outside auditors attest to management's report on internal controls. An external audit is required in order to attest to the management report.

Even with the increased reporting requirements mandated by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, there were several highprofile fraud and bankruptcy cases during the mid- and late 2000s. The most notable of these was the Madoff investment scandal, in which financier Bernard Madoff defrauded thousands of investors in a huge Ponzi scheme. Although the Madoff case was not the kind of situation the Sarbanes-Oxley Act was specifically designed to correct Madoff's was not a publiclytraded company this multi-billion-dollar case of fraud revealed that there were other problem areas in the system of public oversight for which external auditing was one potential remedy. Beginning in 2009, Congress started considering a wide range of regulatory reforms to prevent not only fraud of the Madoff type, but also of legal yet highly risky financial dealings that are not covered by the terms of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

USES OF EXTERNAL AUDITS

Firms not obliged by law to perform external audits often contract for such accounting services nonetheless. Smaller businesses, for example, that do not have the resources or inclination to maintain internal audit systems will often have external audits done on a regular basis as a safeguard against errors or fraud.

The primary goal of internal auditing is to determine the extent to which the organization adheres to managerial policies, procedures, and requirements. The independent or external auditor is not an employee of the organization. He or she performs an examination with the objective of issuing a report containing an opinion on a client's financial statements. The attest function of external auditing refers to the auditor's expression of an opinion on a company's financial statements. The typical independent audit leads to an attestation regarding the fairness and dependability of the statements. This is communicated to the officials of the audited entity in the form of a written report accompanying the statements (an oral presentation of findings may sometimes be requested as well). During the course of an audit study, the external auditor also becomes well-acquainted with the virtues and flaws of the client's accounting procedures. As a result, the auditor's final report to management often includes recommendations on methodologies of improving internal controls that are in place.

Major types of audits conducted by external auditors include the financial statements audit, the operational audit, and the compliance audit. A financial statement audit (or attest audit) examines financial statements, records, and related operations to ascertain adherence to generally accepted accounting principles. An operational audit examines an organization's activities in order to assess performances and develop recommendations for improvements, or further action. Auditors perform statutory audits which are performed to comply with the requirements of a governing body, such as a federal, state, or city government or agency. A compliance audit has as its objective the determination of whether an organization is following established procedures or rules.

INDEPENDENT AUDITING STANDARDS

The auditing process is based on standards, concepts, procedures, and reporting practices that are primarily imposed by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA). The auditing process relies on evidence, analysis, conventions, and informed professional judgment. General standards are brief statements relating to such matters as independence, professional judgment, competence, and quality control and assurance. AICPA standards are laid out in its *Government Auditing Standards* revised in 2003 following the changes brought about by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act which declares that:

 In all matters relating to the audit work, the audit organization and the individual auditor, whether government or public, should be free both in fact and appearance from personal, external, and organizational impairments to independence.

- Professional judgment should be used in planning and performing audits and attestation engagements and in reporting the results.
- The staff assigned to perform the audit or attestation engagement should collectively possess adequate professional competence for the tasks required.
- Each audit organization performing audits and/or attestation engagements in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards should have in place and monitor an appropriate internal quality control system and should undergo an external peer review at least once every three years.

Standards of fieldwork provide basic planning standards to be followed during audits. The AICPA's standards for fieldwork stipulate that:

- Audit documentation related to planning, conducting, and reporting on the audit should contain sufficient information to enable an experienced auditor who has had no previous connection with the audit to ascertain from the audit documentation the evidence that supports the auditors' significant judgments and conclusions. Audit documentation should contain support for findings, conclusions, and recommendations before auditors issue their reports.
- Auditors should consider the results of previous audits and attestation engagements and follow up on known significant findings and recommendations that directly relate to the objectives of the audit being undertaken.
- If the auditors' report discloses deficiencies in internal control, fraud, illegal acts, violations of provisions of contracts or grant agreements, or abuse, auditors should obtain and report the views of responsible officials concerning the findings, conclusions, and recommendations, as well as planned corrective actions.
- If certain pertinent information is prohibited from general disclosure, the audit report should state the nature of the information omitted and the requirement that makes the omission necessary.
- Government auditors should submit audit reports to the appropriate officials of the audited entity and to appropriate officials of the entities requiring or arranging for the audits, including external funding entities such as legislative bodies, unless legal restrictions prevent it. Auditors should also send copies of the reports to other officials who have legal oversight authority or who may be responsible for acting on audit findings and recommendations and to others authorized to receive such reports. Unless the report is restricted by law or regulation, or

contains privileged and confidential information, auditors should clarify that copies are made available for public inspection. Nongovernment auditors should clarify the report distribution responsibilities with the party contracting for the audit and follow the agreements reached.

THE EXTERNAL AUDITING PROCESS

The independent auditor generally proceeds with an audit according to a set process with three steps: planning, gathering evidence, and issuing a report.

In planning the audit, the auditor develops an audit program that identifies and schedules audit procedures that are to be performed to obtain the evidence. Audit evidence is proof obtained to support the audit's conclusions. Audit procedures include those activities undertaken by the auditor to obtain the evidence. Evidence-gathering procedures include observation, confirmation, calculations, analysis, inquiry, inspection, and comparison. An audit trail is a chronological record of economic events or transactions that have been experienced by an organization. The audit trail enables an auditor to evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of internal controls, system designs, and company policies and procedures.

The Audit Report. The independent audit report sets forth the independent auditor's findings about the business's financial statements and their level of conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. A check is made to verify that representations over a period of years are consistent. A fair presentation of financial statements is generally understood by accountants to refer to whether the accounting principles used in the statements have general acceptability. This includes such things as: 1) the accounting principles are appropriate in the circumstances; 2) the financial statements are prepared so they can be used, understood, and interpreted; 3) the information presented in the financial statements is classified and summarized in a reasonable manner; and 4) the financial statements reflect the underlying events and transactions in a way that presents an accurate portrait of financial operations and cash flows within reasonable and practical limits.

The auditor's unqualified report contains three paragraphs. The *introductory* paragraph identifies the financial statements audited, states that management is responsible for those statements, and asserts that the auditor is responsible for expressing an opinion on them. The *scope* paragraph describes what the auditor has done and specifically states that the auditor has examined the financial statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and has performed appropriate tests. The *opinion* paragraph expresses the auditor's opinion (or formally announces his or her lack of opinion

and why) on whether the statements are in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Various audit opinions are defined by the AICPA's Auditing Standards Board as follows:

- Unqualified opinion. This opinion means that all
 materials were made available, found to be in order,
 and met all auditing requirements. This is the most
 favorable opinion that can be rendered by an external
 auditor about a company's operations and records.
- Explanatory language added. Circumstances may require that the auditor add an explanatory paragraph (or other explanatory language) to his or her report. When this is done the opinion is prefaced with the term, "explanatory language added."
- Qualified opinion. This type of opinion is used for instances in which most of the company's financial materials were in order, with the exception of a certain account or transaction.
- Adverse opinion. An adverse opinion states that the financial statements do not accurately or completely represent the company's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Such an opinion is obviously not good news for the business being audited.
- Disclaimer of opinion. A disclaimer of opinion states that the auditor does not express an opinion on the financial statements, generally because he or she feels that the company did not present sufficient information. Again, this opinion casts an unfavorable light on the business being audited.

The fair presentation of financial statements does not mean that the statements are fraud-proof. The independent auditor has the responsibility to search for errors or irregularities within the recognized limitations of the auditing process. Investors should examine the auditor's report for citations of problems such as debt-agreement violations or unresolved lawsuits. "Going-concern" references can suggest that the company may not be able to survive as a functioning operation. If an "except for" statement appears in the report, the investor should understand that there are certain problems or departures from generally accepted accounting principles in the statements, and that these problems may call into question whether the statements fairly depict the company's financial situation. These statements typically require the company to resolve the problem or somehow make the accounting treatment acceptable.

DETECTING FRAUD

Detection of potentially fraudulent financial record keeping and reporting is one of the central charges of the external auditor. According to *Fraudulent Financial Reporting, 1987 1997*, a study published by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, most companies charged with financial fraud by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) posted far less than \$100 million in assets and revenues in the year preceding the fraud. Not surprisingly, fraud cropped up most often in companies in the grip of financial stress, and it was perpetrated most often by top-level executives or managers. According to the study, more than 50 percent of fraudulent acts uncovered by the SEC involved overstatements of revenue by recording revenues prematurely or fictitiously.

As the study's authors, Mark Beasley, Joseph Carcello, and Dana Hermanson, noted in *Strategic Finance*, fraudulent techniques include reporting false sales, recording revenues before all terms were satisfied, recording conditional sales, improper cutoffs of transactions at period end, improper use of percentage of completion, unauthorized shipments, and recording of consignment sales as completed sales. In addition, many firms overstated asset values such as inventory, accounts receivable, property, equipment, investments, and patent accounts. Other types of fraud detailed in the study included misappropriation of assets (12 percent of charged companies) and understatement of liabilities and expenses (18 percent).

With the onset of a global recession in 2008, there was a new rise in corporate accounting fraud of the type that the Sarbanes-Oxley Act was intended to prevent. A November 2009 Reuters report, "Global Corporate Accounting Fraud Up Sharply: Survey," cited a survey of 3,000 senior executives from accounting firm PricewaterhouseCoopers. This survey showed that accounting fraud grew to 38 percent of all economic crimes in 2009, which was up from the 2007 figure of 27 percent. The report, which attributed this rise to the pressures of the recession, noted, "The increase in accounting fraud has come as employees face increased pressures to meet performance targets, keep their jobs and keep access to funding or financing from outside institutions."

Accidental misstatements are almost always detected in audits. But these errors should not be confused with fraudulent activity. Errors can occur at any time, in any place with unpredictable financial statement effects. Fraud, on the other hand, is intentional and is often more difficult to detect than are errors. Part of the job of an external auditor is to recognize when conditions indicate potentially higher risks of employee or management fraud and then increase the scrutiny of all records accordingly.

WORKING WITH EXTERNAL AUDITORS

Experts urge business owners to establish proactive working relationships with external auditors. In order to accomplish this, companies should make sure that they:

- Select an auditing firm with expertise in their industry and a proven track record.
- Establish and maintain efficient record keeping systems to ease the task of the auditor.
- Make sure that owners, executives, and managers know the basics of financial reporting requirements.
- Establish effective lines of communication and work processes between external auditors and internal auditors (if any).
- Recognize the value that external auditors can have as objective reviewers of existing and proposed operational processes.
- Focus on high-risk areas of operations, such as inventory levels.
- Focus on periods of change and expansion, such as transitions to public ownership or expansion into new markets.
- Build an effective audit committee that can provide cogent financial and operational analysis based on audit results.

- Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (1999). Fraudulent Financial Reporting: 1987 1997: An Analysis of U.S. Public Companies. COSO, 1999.
- "Global Corporate Accounting Fraud Up Sharply: survey." *Reuters.* 19 November 2009. Available from: http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE5AJ03S20091120.
- "A Guide to the Sarbanes Oxley Act." Addison Hewitt Associates. Available from: http://www.soxlaw.com/.
- Hake, Eric R. "Financial Illusion: Accounting for Profits in an Enron World." *Journal of Economic Issues*. September 2005.
- Pearlman, Laura. "They Can Have the Leftovers." Corporate Counsel. July 2001.
- Pilla, Daniel J. The IRS Problem Solver. New York: HarperCollins, 2004.Reed, A. "Companies Pay More for Nonaudit Services." Internal Auditor. June 2001.
- Reinstein, Alan, and Gregory A. Coursen. "Considering the Risk of Fraud: Understanding the Auditor's New Requirements." National Public Accountant. March April 1999.
- Riley, Richard. Financial Statement Fraud: Prevention and Detection. 2d ed. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Yee, Ho Siew. "Accounting Fraud Cases Up Globally." *Business Times.* 14 December 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

ACCOUNTING FIRMS AND CONSULTING SERVICES

The 1980s and 1990s saw an increase in the types of service offered by accounting firms. The situation became so prevalent that, according to an article by A. Reed in Internal Auditor, 307 of the Standard & Poor's 500 companies paid their audit firms, on average, almost three times as much in fees for nonauditing services as for auditing itself. Many analysts believe that it was the resulting conflict of interest that was at least partially responsible for the rash of bankruptcies of large corporations which occurred in the early 2000s. How important accounting firm collaboration was in the accounting fraud of the early 2000s has yet to be fully determined. However, passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act in 2002 put into place increased restrictions on the consulting services that an accounting firm can offer the clients for which it performs audits. Because of the persistence of accounting fraud, and systemic problems noted in the aftermath of the 2008 financial meltdown, Congress has been considering a number of regulatory reforms to shore up public oversight. Further regulatory work is likely to be done during the 2010s.

SEE ALSO Audits, Internal; Accounting Methods.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants. *Governmental Audit Quality Center*. Available from: http://gaqc.aicpa.org.

Beasley, Mark S., Joseph V. Carcello, and Dana R. Hermanson. "Just Say No." *Strategic Finance*. May 1999.

AUDITS, INTERNAL

Internal auditing is an independent appraisal function that is performed in a wide variety of companies, institutions, and government agencies. Internal auditors are employees of the firm which they are auditing this is what differentiates them from government auditors and public accountants. Their allegiance is to their organization, not to an external authority. Because internal auditing has evolved only within the last several decades, the roles and responsibilities of internal auditors vary greatly from one organization to another. Internal audit functions have been structured based on the differing perceptions and objectives of owners, directors, and managers. Since the passage in 2002 of the Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act, commonly called the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the function of the auditor has been highlighted in compliance with the new regulations. In publicly held corporations, the internal auditing function has been greatly expanded as a part of fulfilling the requirements of Sarbanes-Oxley.

The structure given to the internal auditing function within a company depends to a great extent on four things:

1) the size of the company; 2) the industry it is in; 3) the philosophy of the management group, and 4) the level of interest or concern placed on auditing by the chief executive and the board of directors. In a very small business, the owner-manager will usually perform the role of internal auditor by continuously monitoring all business activities. In larger

companies, employees who fulfill internal auditing functions are known by a wide variety of titles control analysts, systems analysts, business analysts, internal consultants, evaluators, and operations analysts.

The Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA) is an international governing body for internal auditors that brings some uniformity and consistency to the practice. The IIA provides general standards for performing internal audits and serves as a source for education and information. In its standards, the IIA defines the internal auditing function as an independent appraisal function established within an organization to examine and evaluate its activities as a service to the organization. The objective of internal auditing is to assist members of the organization in the effective discharge of their responsibilities.

There is theoretically no restriction on what internal auditors can review and report about within an organization. In practice, internal auditors work within the parameters of the company's overall strategic plan, performing internal auditing functions so that they are coordinated with the larger goals and objectives of the organization. Internal auditors perform a variety of audits, including compliance audits, operational audits, program audits, financial audits, and information systems audits. Internal audit reports provide management with counsel and information for making decisions or improving operations. When problems are discovered, the internal auditor serves the organization by finding ways to prevent them from recurring. Internal audits can also be used in a preventative fashion. For example, if the internal auditor communicates potential problems and risks in business operations during his review, management can take preemptive action to prevent the potential problem from developing.

DEVELOPMENT AND CURRENT STATUS OF INTERNAL AUDITING PRACTICES

Prior to the twentieth century, companies and other institutions relied on external auditing practices for financial data and other information that affected their operations. The growing complexity of American companies after World War I, however, required better techniques for planning, directing, and evaluating business activities. These needs, coupled with the stock market crash of 1929 and increased evidence of questionable accounting practices by corporations, led to the creation of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934. This legislation established the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) as a monitor of corporate financial reporting. In the wake of these developments, the new thrust for internal auditing was to verify financial statements, as well as to continue testing transactions. World War II led internal auditors into the assurance of compliance with government regulations. The boom that followed, with the growth of conglomerates and international subsidiaries, imposed further responsibility upon the auditors, requiring them to review the adequacy of corporate procedures and practices in operational evaluations, as well as performing the financial audit.

The importance of quality internal auditing was further underlined with the passage of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the establishment of the Financial Accounting Standards Board. While these developments did not specifically call for an internal auditing function, internal auditors were poised to help management fulfill the additional requirements implicit therein. In the 1980s, highly publicized business failures and fraudulent financial statements that went undetected by external auditing firms gave further merit to the concept of internal auditing.

In December 2001, the Enron Corporation, which had ranked as the seventh-largest U.S. corporation in terms of revenue just one year earlier, filed for bankruptcy protection. A string of similar high-profile bankruptcies of very large corporations followed. Serious allegations of accounting fraud were made and extended well beyond the bankrupt corporations to include some of the nation's largest and most reputable accounting firms. Confidence was shaken, the country was still reeling in the aftermath of the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, and the stock market was dropping. The SEC acted by proposing regulations requiring enhanced certification of the financial statements of all publicly traded companies by their CEOs and CFOs. The U.S. Congress was quick to follow suit and passed the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, which was signed by President George W. Bush in July 2002.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act is a wide-reaching and complex law that imposes heavy reporting requirements on all publicly traded companies. Meeting the requirements of this law has increased the workload of auditing firms and increased the need for internal audits and controls in publicly held companies. In particular, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that a company's annual report include an official write-up by management about the effectiveness of the company's internal controls. The section also requires that outside auditors attest to management's report on internal controls.

Private companies are not covered by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. However, analysts suggest that even private firms should be aware of the law and how it may affect them in specific circumstances. For example, if a private company anticipates being acquired by a public company, it will need to comply with Sarbanes-Oxley's requirements on internal controls for several quarters before the acquisition date in order to reassure the acquiring company's CEO and CFO that they may certify the consolidated financials. In general, Sarbanes-Oxley has raised the bar in terms of expectations regarding internal controls and corporate governance. Even so, the Act is by no means foolproof; many toxic assets that led to the global financial meltdown that began in 2008 were

in plain sight for all auditors to see. Unfortunately, the complexity of many of these securities hid their true risk.

INTERNAL AUDITING AND INTERNAL CONTROL

The manner in which internal auditing has evolved has linked it directly to the concepts and objectives of internal control. The IIA clearly advocates an internal control focus when it defines the scope of internal auditing: "The scope of internal auditing should encompass the examination and evaluation of the adequacy and effectiveness of the organization's system of internal control and the quality of performance in carrying out assigned responsibilities." At the most basic level, internal controls can be identified as individual preventive, detective, corrective, or directive actions that keep operations functioning as intended. These basic controls are aggregated to create whole networks and systems of control procedures which are known as the organization's overall system of internal control.

The IIA's *Standards of Professional Practice* outlines five key objectives for an organization's system of internal control: 1) reliability and integrity of information; 2) compliance with policies, plans, procedures, laws, and regulations; 3) safeguarding of assets; 4) economical and efficient use of resources; and 5) accomplishment of established objectives and goals for operations or programs. It is these five internal control objectives that provide the internal auditing function with its conceptual foundation and focus for evaluating an organization's diverse operations and programs.

KEY ASSUMPTIONS ABOUT THE INTERNAL AUDIT FUNCTION

There are three important assumptions implicit in the definition, objectives, and scope of internal auditing: Independence, competence, and confidentiality.

Independence. Internal auditors have to be independent from the activities they audit so that they can evaluate them objectively. Internal auditing is an advisory function, not an operational one. Therefore, internal auditors should not be given responsibility or authority over any activities they audit. They should not be positioned anywhere in the organization where they would be subject to political or monetary pressures that could inhibit the auditing process, sway their opinions, or compromise their recommendations. Independence and objectivity of internal auditors must exist in both appearance and in fact; otherwise the credibility of the internal auditing work product is jeopardized.

Related to independence is the assumption that internal auditors have unrestricted access to whatever they might need to complete an appraisal, including unrestricted access to plans, forecasts, people, data, products, facilities, and records necessary to perform their independent evaluations.

Competence. A business's internal auditors must possess the necessary education, experience, and proficiency to complete their work competently, in accordance with accepted internal auditing standards. An understanding of best business practices is essential for internal auditors. They must have the capability to apply broad knowledge to new situations, to recognize and evaluate the impact of actual or potential problems, and to perform adequate research as a basis for judgments; this includes the ability to access information through database programs and the Internet; in some cases, it may require access to employee e-mails. They must also be skilled communicators and be able to deal with people at various levels throughout the organization.

Confidentiality. Evaluations and conclusions contained in internal auditing reports are directed internally to corporate officers and the management board, not to stockholders, regulators, or the public. Presumably, officers and members of management can resolve issues that have surfaced through internal auditing and implement solutions privately, before problems become insurmountable. Management is expected to acknowledge facts as stated in reports, but has no obligation to agree with an internal auditor's evaluations, conclusions, or recommendations. After internal auditors report their conclusions, management and the board have responsibility for subsequent operating decisions to act or not to act. If action is taken, management has the responsibility to ensure that satisfactory progress is made and internal auditors later can determine whether the actions taken have the desired results. If no action is taken, internal auditors have the responsibility to determine that officers and the management board understand and have assumed any risks of inaction. Under all circumstances, internal auditors have the direct responsibility to apprise officers and the management board of any significant developments that the auditors believe warrant ownership/management consideration or action.

It should be noted, however, that the confidential aspect of the internal audit function is not absolute. According to the SEC, internal audit reports must be made available for review in case of regulatory inquiries. Business owners may dislike this standard because of an understandable reluctance to divulge sensitive business information. But the SEC cites Section 21 of the Securities and Exchange Act, which grants the agency the power to subpoena financial records as part of investigations. The major stock exchanges of the United States, NASDAQ and the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE), have adopted similar positions regarding their own inquiries into alleged misdeeds, seeing internal audits as key indicators of supervision, policies, and controls within the firm in question. These exchanges generally regard failure

to produce internal audit reports or other records when demanded as violations of their basic tenets.

Under some circumstances, however, experts contend that a firm may be able to claim a legal foundation for withholding particular internal audit reports. According to *Compliance Reporter*, "If a specific report has been prepared under the supervision of legal counsel and for the purpose of providing legal advice to the firm and not for more routine business purposes, or the report has been specifically prepared at the direction of attorneys in anticipation of threatened litigation, then the report may be protected by either the attorney-client privilege or the attorney work product doctrine."

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN INTERNAL AND EXTERNAL AUDITING

Internal auditors and external auditors both perform the same function, but have different objectives and different focuses. Internal auditors generally consider operations as a whole with respect to the five key internal control objectives, not just the financial aspects. External auditors focus primarily on financial control systems that have a direct and significant effect on the figures reported in financial statements. Internal auditors are generally concerned with even small incidents of fraud, waste, and abuse as symptoms of underlying operational issues. But the external auditor may not be concerned if the incidents do not materially affect financial statements which is reasonable given the fact that external auditors are engaged to form an opinion only of the organization's financial statements. The external auditor does perform services for management, including making recommendations for improvement in systems and controls. By and large, however, these are financially oriented, and often are not based on the same level of understanding of an organization's systems, people, and objectives that an internal auditor would have. It should be recognized, however, that the traditionally limited role of the external auditor has broadened in recent years to include an increased operational review; this may be a direct repercussion of corporate fraud in the first decade of the 2000s.

The comparison of internal auditing to external auditing considers only the external auditors' traditional role of attesting to financial statements. During the 1990s a number of the large public accounting firms began establishing divisions offering "internal auditing" services in addition to existing tax, actuarial, external auditing, and management consulting services. Predictably, the event has caused a flurry of debate among auditors about independence, objectivity, depth of organizational knowledge, operational effectiveness, and true costs to the organization. In light of government bailouts of large corporations, it is essential for internal auditing practices to be completely above board — if an external audit is performed and finds discrepancies, legal action may ensue.

One option available to small business enterprises is to investigate the possibility of "co-sourcing" its internal audit functions with an outside consultancy. "Co-sourcing arrangements with outside vendors allow the in-house auditors to retain responsibility for the internal audit process while relying on the outside entity for specialized technical skills and personnel," wrote C. William Thomas and John T. Parish in *Journal of Accountancy*. "By contract, a company that outsources loses day-to-day control over its activities to the vendor usually a professional service firm."

As Thomas and Parish note, the relative autonomy of the internal audit function makes it an ideal candidate for cosourcing. Under such an arrangement, the outside vendor can attend to specialized elements of the internal audit function, such as "reconciliation of specialized accounts; valuation, disclosure and Environmental Protection Agency compliance issues for certain types of inventory; and reconciliation of foreign accounts where business customs pose review problems." In return, the company saves expenses on permanent staff, gains greater in-house flexibility in evaluating projects and practices, and garners the ability to maximize its access to specialized knowledge by selecting vendors for each functional area.

There are potential drawbacks to the co-sourcing arrangement, however. Thomas and Parish cite staff concerns over long-term job security, the possibility of "turf battles" between in-house auditors and outsourced consultants, and loss of in-house focus on "big picture" issues of companywide profitability and efficiency as stumbling blocks. However, they charge that "a cost-conscious, proactive internal audit group with custom-designed co-sourcing programs retains the advantages of outsourcing along with the benefits of having an in-house internal audit staff, such as knowledge of management methods, accessibility, responsiveness, loyalty, and a shared vision for the organization's strategic business goals."

TYPES OF INTERNAL AUDITS

Various types of audits are used to achieve different objectives. The types of audits briefly described below illustrate a few approaches internal auditing may take.

Operational Audit. An operational audit is a systematic review and evaluation of an organizational unit to determine whether it is functioning effectively and efficiently, whether it is accomplishing established objectives and goals, and whether it is using all of its resources appropriately. Resources in this context include, but are not limited to, funds, personnel, real property, equipment, materials, information, intellectual property, and physical space used by that department. Operational audits can include evaluations of workflow and propriety of performance measurements. These audits are tailored to fit the nature of the operations being reviewed. "Carefully

done, operational auditing is a cost-effective way of getting a higher return from the audit function by making it helpful to operating management," wrote Hubert D. Vos in *What Every Manager Needs to Know About Finance*.

System Audit. A system analysis and internal control review is an analysis of systems and procedures for an entire function such as information services or purchasing.

Ethical Practices Audit. An ethical business practices audit assesses the extent to which a company and its employees follow established codes of conduct, policies, and standards of ethical practices. Policies that may fall within the scope of such an audit include adherence to specified guidelines in such areas as procurement, conflicts of interest, gifts and gratuities, entertainment, political lobbying, ownership of patents and licenses, use of organization name, speaking engagements, fair trade practices, and environmentally sensitive practices.

Compliance Audit. A compliance audit determines whether the organizational unit or function is following particular rules or directives. Such rules or directives can originate internally or externally and can include one or more of the following: organizational policies; performance plans; established procedures; required authorizations; applicable external regulations; relevant contractual provisions; and federal, state, and local laws.

Financial Audit. A financial audit is an examination of the financial planning and reporting process, the conduct of financial operations, the reliability and integrity of financial records, and the preparation of financial statements. Such a review includes an appraisal of the system of internal controls related to financial functions.

Information Systems Audit. A systems development and life cycle review is a unique type of information systems audit conducted in partnership with operating personnel who are designing and installing new information systems. The objective is to appraise the new system from an internal control perspective and independently test the system at various stages throughout its design, development, and implementation. This approach intends to identify and correct internal control problems before systems are actually put in place because modifications made during the developmental stages are less costly. Sometimes problems can be avoided altogether. There is risk in this approach that the internal auditor could lose objectivity and independence with considerable participation in the design and installation process. In this type of audit, an internal auditor may benefit from a background in information technology (IT).

Program Audit. A program audit evaluates whether the stated goals or objectives of a certain program or project have been achieved. It may include an appraisal of whether an alternative approach can achieve the desired results at a lower cost. These types of audits are also called performance audits, project audits, or management audits.

Fraud Audit. A fraud audit investigates whether the organization has suffered a loss through misappropriation of assets, manipulation of data, omission of information, or any illegal or irregular acts. It assumes that intentional deception has occurred.

INTERNAL AUDIT PLANNING FOR THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

Business consultants strongly encourage small-business owners to establish self-auditing practices. "Not many years ago a company measured its success by how much of its product it was able to sell," stated Jeffrey Davidson and Charles Dean in Cash Traps: Small Business Secrets for Reducing Costs and Improving Cash Flow. "Today success is heavily influenced by the ability to keep costs under control and, of course, to maintain a healthy cash flow. Volatile interest rates, shrinking profit margins, and increasing operational costs are causing many businesses to reassess and upgrade their internal control procedures."

For a small-business owner, knowing what areas to audit and where to commit resources is an integral part of the internal audit function. A long-range audit plan provides a complete view of audit strategy and coverage in relation to the relative significance of functions to be audited. The goal is to plan an audit strategy that is cost-effective and emphasizes audit projects that have high impact or address areas of significant risk. An in-depth understanding of the organization and how it operates is a prerequisite for the audit planning process. Developing the plan first requires identifying and listing all auditable units or functions. (This is frequently called the "audit universe.") Next, a rational system must be devised to assign significance and risk to each auditable unit or function. Based on perceived significance and estimated risk, the audit priorities and strategies are documented in the audit plan.

Business owners and managers, however, should recognize that the internal audit process must be dynamic. Its emphasis should adapt to the changes that take place in the organization over time. Departure of key people, changes in markets, changes in customer demographics, new competitors, and other factors can dramatically affect the operations of small businesses and corporations. Some organizational practices and existing internal control systems may become obsolete as new technology emerges. Legal and regulatory environments shift as government agencies shift from one political standpoint to another. Consequently, risks and

significance rankings, the audit universe, and audit strategies will change. The successful small-business owner, though, will learn to anticipate such changes, and adjust his or her internal auditing strategies accordingly.

SEE ALSO Accounting Methods.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Braiotta, Louis, Trent Gazzaway, Robert Colson, and Sridhar Ramamoorti. *The Audit Committee Handbook*. 5th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- "Customer Documentation, Internal Audits." *Compliance Reporter*. 9 October 2000.
- Garret, Major. "Obama To Announce New Big Bank Fees Thursday". Fox News, White House View 12 January 2010. Available from: http://whitehouse.blogs.foxnews.com/2010/01/12/obama to announce new big bank fees thursday/.
- Goldman, David. "CNNMoney.com's Bailout Tracker.". CNNMoney.com. November 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/news/storysupplement/economy/bailouttracker/index.html.
- Hake, Eric R. "Financial Illusion: Accounting for Profits in an Enron World." *Journal of Economic Issues*. September 2005.
- Moeller, Robert. Brink's Modern Internal Auditing: A Common Body of Knowledge. 7th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Phillips, Anne. ISO 9001:2008 Internal Audits Made Easy: Tools, Techniques, and Step By Step Guidelines for Successful Internal Audits. 3rd ed. Milwaukee, Wis: ASQ, 2009.
- Pickett, K. H. Spencer. *The Internal Audit Handbook*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.
- Thomas, C. William, and John T. Parish. "Co Sourcing: What's in It for Me?" *Journal of Accountancy*. May 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AUTOMATED GUIDED VEHICLE (AGV)

The term "automated guided vehicle" (AGV) is a general one that encompasses all transport systems capable of functioning without driver operation. The term "driverless" is often used in the context of automated guided vehicles to describe industrial trucks, used primarily in manufacturing and distribution settings, that would conventionally have been driver-operated.

Since their introduction in 1955, automated guided vehicles have found widespread industrial applications. AGVs are now found in all types of industries, with the only restrictions on their use mainly resulting from the dimensions of the goods to be transported or spatial considerations. Many applications of AGVs are technically feasible, but the purchase and implementation of such systems is usually based on economic considerations.

The uses of AGVs can be divided into four main areas of application: 1) supply and disposal at storage and production areas; 2) production-integrated application of AGV trucks as assembly platforms; 3) retrieval, especially in wholesale trade, and 4) supply and disposal in special areas, such as hospitals and offices. In all of these settings, AGVs have been found to reduce the damage to inventory, make production scheduling more flexible, and reduce staffing needs. But, as with any other major capital decision, implementation of these robotic systems must be undertaken cautiously.

AGVS AS PART OF A FLEXIBLE MANUFACTURING SYSTEM

AGV usage is growing. One reason is that as manufacturers strive to become more competitive, they are adopting flexible manufacturing systems (FMS). These systems integrate automated material handling systems, robots, numerically controlled machine tools, and automated inspection stations. Flexible manufacturing systems offer high capital utilization and reduced direct labor costs. They also reduce work-in-process inventories and make it possible to work with much shorter lead times. Because the systems are flexible, they are more responsive to changes in production requirements. These systems offer high product quality and increased productivity.

Flexible manufacturing systems can benefit from the linkage with AGVs. While robots are often highlighted as saving billions in production costs, at some plants including steel and other metals plants automated material-handling systems have made the biggest inroads. Today, there are hundreds of instances of computer-controlled systems designed to handle and transport materials, many of which have replaced conventional human-driven platform trucks. Although only a single component of a flexible manufacturing system, automated material handling systems have advantages of their own. These include reduction in damage to in-process materials, simplified inventory tracking and production scheduling, increased safety, and the need for fewer personnel than in conventional systems.

ECONOMIC VIABILITY OF AGVS

United States Steel-Posco, I/N Tek and I/N Kote, Allegheny Ludlum, Logan Aluminum, Alcoa, and Kennecott Copper all use automated guided vehicles to move steel, aluminum, and copper coils within their mills. Although the choice of a transport system is often viewed as a technical issue, like every capital decision it demands a comparative economic study. When selecting an investment calculation procedure a business should consider that transport systems provide assistance only in achieving the actual production performance of the organization (i.e., the application of a transport system has no actual market value).

In *Industrial Management Principles of Automated Data Processing*, Hartmann suggests following a simple investment formula to compare the costs of AGV systems. The cash value of savings from the AGV divided by the cash value of extra costs (compared to the old system), plus the difference in initial outlay (which sets the cash value difference of extra costs and cash value difference of the initial outlay against savings) will determine the true cost of implementing AGVs. The larger the comparison factor, the more favorable the investment. In performing this calculation, a business must consider both fixed and variable costs. Fixed costs are incurred independently of the degree of loading, while variable costs depend on the degree of loading the AGVs.

PLANNING FOR AGV IMPLEMENTATION

It is difficult to improve the material flow in existing organizations, since in most cases there are relatively few opportunities to reorganize existing installations or to recover the costs involved. Once the decision to restructure material flow using AGVs has been made, however, certain criteria need to be examined to achieve the full advantages of an automated, yet flexible system.

The first criterion is the physical material flow. By examining the type of goods transported (or load units), the order of transport operations, the quantity framework of the material flow, and the distances of connections within the network, the organization can begin to outline the type of transportation best suited for its material handling requirements. Once the type of transportation is identified, the space and floor conditions need to be addressed. The width of transport lanes or gangways, any gradients that have to be negotiated, and the type of floor installation required for specific types of trucks all need to be considered carefully. Finally, the choice of AGV can be made. Again, close consideration must be given to transport function, the material flow densities, and the overall process organization.

Computer simulations are often used in planning complex transportation systems. Facilities may require pathways, wire-guidance systems, automatic cranes, and additional computer software and hardware to run the entire AGV system. Some AGV systems use laser scanners or a form of virtual vision as guidance systems. AGV systems can reduce manual handling damage, and the vehicles are always available, alleviating problems associated with scheduling employees on nights, weekends, and holidays.

As more and more industries turn to AGVs to lower overhead costs, more layoffs could result; in addition, employees who stay on will need a higher level of education or experience, and may even need a strong background in IT and robotics to operate and work with AGVs properly and safely. The trend in AGVs is on an upward turn, and

implementation is no longer confined to large factories or mass production. Warehouses, factories, and other spaces that utilize AGVs are often referred to as "smart warehouses." AGVs are an important variable in the trend of money- and energy-saving tactics for both small businesses and larger coporations.

UNUSUAL APPLICATIONS

Unique applications of a very customized AGV system are the Mars rovers, Spirit and Opportunity. These are automated guided vehicles that are operated on Mars and are directed via radio-transmitted instructions from Earth by a team at the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA). They have spent over 5 years (originally landing in 2004) travelling the surface of Mars, frequently stopping to collect materials and perform scientific analysis. Their mission is a big success for NASA and represents one of the more unusual applications of AGV to date.

SEE ALSO Robotics; Automation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Automated Guided Vehicle Suites Pallitizing Application." *Product News Network.* 7 October 2005.

Hartmann, B. Industrial Management Principles of Automated Data Processing. Verlag, 1961.

MarketResearch.com. Automated Guided Vehicles Market for 2010. Cincinnati, Ohio: Gardner Publications, 2009.

"Portal Aids in AGV System Design." *Transportation & Distribution*. November 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AUTOMATED STORAGE AND RETRIEVAL SYSTEMS (AS/RS)

Automated storage and retrieval systems (AS/RS) are inventory management systems that are widely used in manufacturing facilities, distribution centers, and "smart" warehouses throughout the United States and the world. AS/RS systems generally consist of machines that move up and down one or multiple parallel storage aisles on tracks, wires, or other markers. AS/RS machines store and retrieve products and materials for dissemination to internal and external destinations alike.

The advantages of these systems are numerous. They provide users with increased inventory control and tracking, including greater flexibility to accommodate changing business conditions. They are well utilized to fufill Internet orders and automated recurring orders from specific merchants and buyers. These AS/RS systems are comprised of modular

subsystems that can be easily replaced to minimize downtime and extend the service life of the overall system. They also reduce labor costs, thereby lowering necessary workforce requirements, increasing workplace safety, and removing personnel from difficult working conditions (such as cold food storage environments and the tight confines of a server room). Perhaps most significantly, however, AS/RS systems can produce major savings in inventory storage costs, as vastly improved warehouse space utilization both vertically and horizontally creates greater storage density.

CONDITIONS THAT ARE FAVORABLE TO AS/RS

The facilities in which AS/RS are used vary greatly. In an article that appeared in *Material Handling Management*, Howard Zollinger discussed some of the more favorable operational conditions and environments into which these systems have been successfully installed. The environments in which AS/RS can offer the greatest benefit are cold storage, frozen foods, and those in which very strict item tracking is necessary. In terms of the conditions into which an AS/RS installation may be most successfully installed, Zollinger listed the following ten conditions:

- Two or three shifts
- · Critical inventory levels
- Production flexibility is essential
- · Joint storage of parts and tools
- High land cost areas
- · No limit on building height
- Skilled technicians are on-staff or available
- High value parts or assemblies are used
- The number of stock keeping units (SKUs) in not large
- Tight existing site space in which an AS/RS installation may eliminate the need to move

Every situation is different but these guidelines provide an overview of the sorts of applications that are best suited to AS/RS.

INSTALLATION CONCERNS

Automated storage and retrieval systems do require a considerable upfront investment to install and an ongoing financial commitment to maintain. "Maintaining highly integrated systems requires training and experience and is not without occasional frustrations," noted Michael Wigington in *Plant Engineering*. "Even the most experienced AS/RS user struggles to support the changing requirements of maintaining aging technology and tired mechanization." The cost of purchasing and implementing an effective automated

storage/retrieval system is significant as well, encompassing everything from pre-purchase analysis of supply chain and inventory management needs to the actual purchase price of AS/RS equipment and software. In addition, experts in the use and maintenance of AS/RS systems note that companies often experience significant ongoing costs for maintenance and updating of various subsystems.

These capital expenses can tempt some business owners to cut financial corners, buying "bargain" systems that are ill-equipped for extensive, long-term use. In many cases, such decisions can end up costing far more in the long run. "A long and reliable service life [for an AS/RS system] begins with procurement, not maintenance," wrote Wigington. "Light-duty storage systems are particularly vulnerable by failing to deliver well-engineered equipment and software. These systems require a high level of upkeep and experience a sticky, entangled web of mechanical, electrical, and software problems." When such disruptions occur, the impact can be devastating to small and mid-sized businesses, especially if the only manner in which they control and file inventory information is automated or held on servers that can crash. (For this reason, backup external data stores are always recommended.) The toll of interrupted AS/RS service extends from the measurable (lost production and shipping revenue, increased labor costs for repair) to the intangible (diminished workforce confidence in the company's operations, downgraded client confidence). As a result, businesses are urged to examine the long-term implications of their choices when they incorporate an automated storage and retrieval system into their operations.

An AS/RS can make a marked difference in production and progress for many large operations, but may not be best suited for smaller firms whose employees rely heavily on human interaction to effectively operate as a team and meet the goals of the company. Technology is not always the answer; keeping a human element even in a smart warehouse or factory is still important to a firm's overall success. While automated storage and retrieval systems can save on costs and create a more organized environment, like all technology, the supervision of such a system is always important; to err is not always solely a human characteristic.

MOVING INTO NEW MARKETS

AS/RS systems have helped many industries hurdle the difficulties of storage and retrieval in warehouses and factories. In 2010 automated storage and retrieval systems were implemented by pharmaceutical company Boston Scientific. This is an intriguing development, since drugs and medical supplies are sensitive products that have traditionally been controlled only by human hands, not robotic ones. According to Boston Scientific's vice president of operations, Ken Pucel, the AR/RS system employed "is able to provide us a proven solution with the flexibility and ease-of-use of a single technology for our needs". Other industries with highly sensitive inventories where AS/RS systems may eventually move into include computer servers, computer components, and logic chips.

SEE ALSO Automated Guided Vehicle; Automation; Inventory Control Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Feare, Tom. "Staging/Storing: Up, Down, and All Around." *Modern Materials Handling*. February 2001.
- Muller, Max. *Essentials of Inventory Management*. Mumbai, India: Jaico Publishing House, 2006.
- Piasecki, David J. Inventory Management Explained: A Focus on Forecasting, Lot Sizing, Safety Stock, and Ordering Systems. Kenosha, Wis.: Ops Publishing, 2009.
- Poirier, Charles C. Advanced Supply Chain Management. San Francisco: Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 1999.
- Roush, Wade. 'Kiva's Robots Go to Work Sorting Medical Devices at Boston Scientific.' *Xconomy.com.* 19 January 2010. Available from: http://www.xconomy.com/boston/2010/01/19/kivas robots go to work sorting medical devices at boston scientific/.
- "State of the Art in Automated Warehousing." *Dairy Foods.* March 1999.
- Van Denberg, Jeroen, and A. Gademann. "Optimal Routing in an Automated Storage/Retrieval System with Dedicated Storage." IIE Transactions. May 1999.
- Wild, Tony. Best Practice in Inventory Management. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 1998.
- Zollinger, Howard. "How to Shop for AS/RS and VNA Systems." Material Handling Management. October 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AUTOMATION

Automation is the art of making processes or machines selfacting or self-moving. Automation also means the technique of making a device, machine, process, or procedure more fully automatic, and therefore more efficient. Automated machinery may range from simple sensing devices to autonomous robots and other sophisticated equipment. Automation of operations may encompass the automation of a single operation or the automation of an entire facility.

There are many different reasons to automate. Increased productivity is normally the major reason for many companies desiring a competitive advantage. A faster pace in "smart warehouses" is fueled by the consumer need to receive anything from pharmaceuticals to handheld devices faster; as consumer needs quicken their pace, so does the need for faster ways of storing and retrieving inventory.

Automation also offers low operational variability. Variability is directly related to quality and productivity. Other reasons to automate include the presence of a hazardous working environment and the high cost of human labor. Some businesses automate processes in order to reduce production time, increase manufacturing flexibility, reduce costs, eliminate human error, or make up for a labor shortage. Decisions associated with automation are usually concerned with some or all of these economic and social considerations.

For small-business owners, weighing the pros and cons of automation can be a daunting task. The speed with which technology is advancing combined with a natural resistance to change makes it easy for a business owner to put off changes in the hope that by waiting he or she will be able to acquire more powerful automation equipment for less in the near future. But consultants contend that it is important not to put off implementation of new and more efficient technologies.

TYPES OF AUTOMATION

Although automation can play a major role in increasing productivity and reducing costs in service industries as in the example of a retail store that installs bar code scanners in its checkout lanes automation is most prevalent in manufacturing industries. Over the past few decades, the manufacturing field has witnessed the development of major automation alternatives. Some of these types of automation include:

- Information technology (IT)
- Computer-aided manufacturing (CAM)
- Numerically controlled (NC) equipment
- Robots
- Flexible manufacturing systems (FMS)
- Computer integrated manufacturing (CIM)
- Virtual Receptionist
- Photonics Module Align, Assembly, and Test (PMAT)

Information technology (IT) encompasses a broad spectrum of computer technologies used to create, store, retrieve, and disseminate information both wirelessly on local networks, and on the Internet through FTP sites and other virtual storage centers. Most of the more flexible and non-industry-specific advances are now being made within the information technology field.

Computer-aided manufacturing (CAM) refers to the use of computers in the different functions of production planning and control. CAM includes the use of numerically controlled machines, robots, and other automated systems in the manufacturing process. Computer-aided manufacturing also

includes computer-aided process planning (CAPP), group technology (GT), production scheduling, and manufacturing flow analysis. Computer-aided process planning (CAPP) means the use of computers to generate process plans for the manufacture of different products. Group technology (GT) is a manufacturing philosophy that aims at grouping different products and creating different manufacturing cells for the manufacture of each group.

Numerically controlled (NC) machines are programmed versions of machine tools that execute operations in sequence on parts or products. Individual machines may have their own computers for that purpose; such tools are commonly referred to as computerized numerically controlled (CNC) machines. In other cases, many machines may share the same computer; these are called direct numerically controlled machines.

Robots are a type of automated equipment that may execute different tasks that are normally handled by a human operator. In manufacturing, robots are used to handle a wide range of tasks, including assembly, welding, painting, loading and unloading of heavy or hazardous materials, inspection and testing, and finishing operations.

Flexible manufacturing systems (FMS) are comprehensive systems that may include numerically controlled machine tools, robots, and automated material handling systems in the manufacture of similar products or components using different routings among the machines.

A computer-integrated manufacturing (CIM) system is one in which many manufacturing functions are linked through an integrated computer network. These manufacturing or manufacturing-related functions include production planning and control, shop floor control, quality control, computer-aided manufacturing, computer-aided design, purchasing, marketing, and other functions. The objective of a computer-integrated manufacturing system is to allow changes in product design, to reduce costs, and to optimize production requirements.

Virtual Receptionists are a type of automation used to answer client calls. The caller is funneled to the proper department after answering a few questions asked by the virtual receptionist. Highly sophisticated systems have been used by larger corporations since the early 2000s. By 2010, small-business owners began to understand that Virtual Receptionists can give callers the information they seek more rapidly while also lowering the cost of hiring several receptionists to be available 24 hours a day. The Virtual Receptionist can provide directions to the office, give office hours, and through a series of questions give clients information such as the balance owed on an account (or access to other account information). These automated systems can also route callers to the appropriate representative allowing them to leave a message or be rerouted to a human receptionist to make an appointment during business hours.

Photonics Module Align, Assembly, and Test (PMAT) allows makers of transducers, LEDs, photosensors, and fiber optic devices (known collectively as optoelectronics) to reduce production time, making it possible to get new products to market faster. This is a huge advantage to smaller companies in an industry where technology changes so rapidly. By using "fixturing and control software" PMAT gives producers of such products the ability to produce and machine a highly diversified inventory in far less time than any previous automated systems used in the optoelectronics industry.

AUTOMATION AND THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

Understanding and making use of automation-oriented strategic alternatives is essential for manufacturing firms of all shapes and sizes. It is particularly important for smaller companies, which, due to their inherent advantage of being more flexible, are able to implement changes somewhat more quickly and thus gain competitive advantage more quickly. But experts note that whatever the company's size, automation of production processes is no longer sufficient in many industries. The need for more advanced automation systems, such as those that allow "distance automation," are necessary to automate certain actions when a factory or warehouse is overseas and commands are coming from a control center in the United States, for example. Using distance automation allows smaller firms to stay ahead of the curve by giving them extra time to change product specs before going to market.

With technology trends changing at a dramatic pace, some technology is at risk of becoming obsolete before it reaches the shelf. Having the ability to make minor changes in how a product is made from a great distance will allow businesses to forego releasing products that will not sell in a fast-paced technology marketplace.

The computer has made it possible to control manufacturing more precisely and to assemble more quickly. Today, with the aid of computer-automated systems, companies must move to the next logical step in automation the automatic analysis of data into information that is useful to employees in implementing on-the-fly changes to production processes. Opportunities now lie primarily in the automation of information and not in automation of labor. The work that is being done now in advanced manufacturing is work to manage and control the process.

Small-business owners face challenges in several distinct areas as they prepare their enterprises for the technology-oriented environment in which the vast majority of them will operate. Three primary issues are employee training, management philosophy, and financial issues.

Employee Training. Many business owners and managers operate under the assumption that acquisition of sophisticated automated production equipment or data processing systems will instantaneously bring about measurable improvements in company performance. But as countless consultants and industry experts have noted, even if these systems eliminate work previously done by employees, they ultimately function in accordance with the instructions and guidance of other employees. Therefore, if those latter workers receive inadequate training in system operation, the business will not realize the full benefits of new system put into place.

An essential key to automation success for small-business owners is the establishment of a thorough education program for employees. It is also useful to set up a framework through which workers can provide input on the positive and negative aspects of new automation technology. The application of automation technology is growing, but it is the human factor that remains essential in assuring the effective installation and use of these new technologies.

Management Philosophy. Many productive business automation systems, whether in the realm of manufacturing or data processing, call for a high degree of decision-making responsibility on the part of those who operate the systems. As both processes and equipment become more automatically controlled, the need for human management of these automated systems does not diminish. These new technologies, which can be thought of as enabler tools, are changing the employee's job from one of physically laboring to one of monitoring and supervising an entire process.

But many organizations are reluctant to empower employees to this degree, either because of legitimate concerns about worker capabilities or a simple inability to relinquish power. In the former instance, training and/or workforce additions may be necessary; in the latter, management needs to recognize that such practices ultimately hinder the effectiveness of the company. Part of implementing automating systems includes the reworking of the entire process, including the roles and tasks held by all members of an organization.

Managers must be sensitive to employee fears of automation systems they can have an intimidating presence and employees who have been in a given industry for decades might find the transition daunting. Another legitimate fear employees may have is being laid off or being replaced by machines. Managers should lay these issues to rest by helping workers understand that automated systems have to be supervised and maintained, and that while job descriptions may change, humans still play a role in storage and retrieval. As Mark J. Perry, professor of economics and finance at the University of Michigan at Flint, noted in 2009, "Workers today produce twice as much manufacturing output as their counterparts did in the early 1990s and three times as much

in the early 1980s, thanks to innovation and advances in technology that have made today's workers the most productive in history."

Financial Issues. It is essential for small businesses to anticipate and plan for the various ways in which new automation systems can impact on bottom-line financial figures. Factors that need to be weighed include tax laws, long-term budgeting, and current financial health.

Depreciation tax laws for software and hardware are complex, which leads many consultants to recommend that business owners use appropriate accounting assistance in investigating their impact. Budgeting for automation costs can be complex as well, but as with tax matters, business owners are encouraged to educate themselves for this ongoing process. With the relatively short life of most new technology, it is critical that annual reinvestments on technology become a part of all business plans. Deciding upon an affordable spending level requires a strategic look at the business to determine the role that new technologies play in the success of the business.

Once new automation systems are in operation, business owners and managers should closely monitor financial performance for clues about their impact on operations. As with any potentially cost saving or time saving process, the savings are only achieved if the process is correctly implemented. Proper monitoring of the new systems helps to identify problems with their implementation and make corrections so that the anticipated savings can be obtained. The cost of business lowers with the use of automation only when proper training and management occur; with more complex technology in play, the "average employee" will need to be highly skilled a background in IT will be increasingly important as automation technology becomes an integral part of nearly all industries.

AUTOMATION AS A PRODUCT

While most people think of efficiency within a company warehouse or storage facility, the Green movement has turned automation into a product sold to consumers, mainly by small businesses specializing in automation, retrofitting, "smart homes," and sustainable structures. With the exponential increase in green homebuilding, home automation systems are the next generation in home energy management. Putting the consumer in the driver's seat, home automation allows homeowners to control how much electricity, gas, water, and other utilities they are using at any given time. Home automation saves energy in the home much the same way that it does in factories and warehouses by circumventing human intervention which cannot measure output with the accuracy that a computer or robot can. As with any automated system, its effectiveness will be determined by who

is in control of automated devices and the degree to which they value saving energy.

SEE ALSO Robotics; Automated Storage and Retrieval Systems; Automated Guided Vehicle.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"A Secret to Small Business Success: Make Every Caller Feel Important." Internet Telephony Magazine 12, no. 12 (December 2009). Available from: http://www.tmcnet.com/voip/1209/ A Secret to Small Business Success Make Every Caller Feel Important.htm.

Bartholomew, Doug. "Automation Advance." *Industry Week.* 15 May 2000.

Burgess, Stephen. *Managing Information Technology in Small Business*. Hershey, Pa.: IGI Global, 2002.

"Hot Trends in Automation." *Instrumentation and Automation News.*June 2005.

"Improving Productivity through Automation." *Automation*. May 2004.

Marks, Gene. *Outfoxing the Small Business Owner*. Cincinnati, Ohio: Adams Media, 2005.

Merker, Renate, and Wolfgang Schwartz. *System Design Automation*. New York: Springer, 2001.

Munro, Jenny. "Factories Getting Bigger as Number of Employees Declines." Greenville News. 20 January 2010. Available from: http://www.greenvilleonline.com/article/20100120/BUSINESS/ 1200344/1004/NEWS01/Factories getting bigger as number of employees declines.

Nof, Shimon Y. Springer Handbook of Automation. New York: Springer, 2009.

Perry, Mark J. "Manufacturing: Employment Falls to Record Lows, but Productivity Soars." Seeking Alpha. 23 December 2009. Available from: http://seekingalpha.com/article/179648 manu facturing employment falls to record lows but productivity soars.

"Photonics Module Align, Assembly and Test Flexible Automation Platform Cuts Time to Market." *Enhanced Online News.* 21 January 2010. Available from: http://eon.businesswire.com/portal/site/eon/permalink/?ndmViewId=news_view&newsId=20100121005129&newsLang=en.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

AUTOMOBILE LEASING

Leasing an automobile is an alternative to purchasing that usually enables consumers to pay lower up-front costs and make affordable monthly payments. In addition, leasing cars allows small-business owners to free up liquid assets to be used toward other items needed to open or run a business. At the end of the lease period, however, the leasee does not own the vehicle. Instead, he or she may opt for automobile leasing arrangements to pay for the use and depreciation of the vehicle over the duration of the lease. For an individual, purchasing automobiles with cash

is usually the most cost-effective option, followed by financing a purchase and, finally, leasing. However, when it comes to small businesses, leasing cars or fleets of cars may be a more cost-effective business move.

The best option in leasing a car depends to a large extent on the financial situation an individual or small business finds itself in. In many cases, leasing affords individuals and businesses access to more expensive vehicles, or the option to pay a lower monthly amount than they would under a purchase arrangement. Leasing can be an attractive option for small-business owners because of the tax deductibility of lease payments on cars used for business purposes. Many special lease deals have been established with small-business owners in mind, especially when businesses opt for fleet leasing a deal with a fleet car dealership that enables businesses to lease many cars, vans, or other vehicles at an even lower cost than an individual lease.

BUY OR LEASE?

In 2009 automakers like General Motors had a lean time leasing vehicles because of the difficulty in obtaining financing for consumers and small businesses. Indeed, car leasing for most in the auto industry fell dramatically in 2008 and 2009, but experienced a mild upswing in the first quarter of 2010. Many consumers and business owners alike have to resort to leasing a vehicle by putting more money down and paying higher interest rates due to poor credit or a previous Chapter 7, Chapter 11, or Chapter 13 bankruptcy not an uncommon financial situation in the wake of the 2008 housing bubble and mortgage crisis.

The decision of whether to buy or lease an automobile depends upon a number of factors. First, it depends upon how long consumers tend to keep cars before obtaining new ones. Leasing tends to make more sense when consumers or entrepreneurs such as real estate agents change cars at least every 4 years, because then monthly car payments are a basic part of their budget. Second, the buy-orlease decision depends upon the amount of annual mileage the consumer tends to put on cars. Leasing is less attractive for people who regularly drive long distances, since most leases impose mileage limits (generally 12,000-15,000 miles annually) and charge a high fee for excess mileage. However, many car dealers allow buyers to purchase extra miles at a reduced rate at the time the lease is signed. Finally, the decision depends upon the consumer's budget. Leasing is a good way for people on a limited budget to minimize up-front costs, since they are usually required to pay a down payment consisting only of the first month's lease rate plus a security deposit.

It is also important to note, however, that there can be hidden costs associated with leasing. For example, many dealers charge a variety of lease-end fees. A disposition fee of several hundred dollars is common for consumers who do not wish to purchase the car. In addition, dealers often levy "excessive wear and tear" charges against customers when they turn in their vehicle (typical charges are for significant paint scratches, large windshield cracks and chips, upholstery and carpet burns, mismatched or bald tires, etc.). According to an article published in Business Week, "Leases: Dings to Watch," dealers penalize customers for such charges on nearly 30 percent of leased vehicles, charging an average of \$1,600 per vehicle. In addition, some dealers establish maintenance rules for leased vehicles and charge fees when consumers fail to perform the required maintenance. In some cases, there are higher liability insurance requirements for leased vehicles than for those acquired through a purchase arrangement, which also costs consumers more money. Finally, most dealers include a premature termination clause in the lease contract and charge consumers a disposition fee, the car's residual value, and the remaining lease payments to end the lease early.

HOW AUTOMOBILE LEASES WORK

Like most financed purchases, automobile leases require consumers to make monthly payments. Rather than covering the principal and interest on a loan, however, these payments cover the use and depreciation of the car over the lease period. The amount of the payment is calculated using the purchase price (capitalized cost) of the vehicle, its expected residual value (cost less expected depreciation) at the end of the lease, a fraction of the going interest rate (called the leasing factor), and applicable taxes. In some lease agreements an additional fee is included to cover all regular maintenance requirements.

The first step in calculating the monthly payment is to determine the monthly lease rate. This rate is equal to the capitalized cost, plus the residual value, multiplied by the leasing factor. The next step is to find the monthly cost of depreciation on the vehicle by subtracting the residual value from the capitalized cost, then dividing by the number of months in the lease.

A closed-end lease the most common kind means that the dealer assumes the risk that the car's residual value will be lower than expected at the end of the lease period. In this type of lease, the consumer can either buy the car for the residual value or walk away. In contrast, an open-end lease means that the consumer assumes the risk that the residual value will be lower than expected, and must make up the difference if this is the case. In exchange for accepting greater risk, the consumer usually makes lower payments in this type of lease. In general, 2- or 3-year leases tend to be the most cost-effective for consumers. Shorter leases do not justify the added taxes, while longer leases mean that the car will require too many repairs.

TAX BENEFITS OF LEASING

Leasing rather than buying an automobile often holds some tax benefits for small businesses. "Leasing may beat buying when it comes to tax benefits," wrote Donald J. Korn in "Lessees: Drive Hard for Every Tax Break," an article published in *Black Enterprise*. "Under current law, the interest you pay on a car loan is usually not deductible. However, when you lease, the finance charges are included in the monthly payment. If you get to deduct three-quarters of your lease payment, you're actually deducting three-quarters of the interest as well."

Small-business owners can deduct a percentage of their automobile lease payments—as well as fuel, maintenance, and insurance costs—from their federal income taxes. To calculate the deduction on a leased vehicle, a small-business owner—would—use—the actual-expense approach. This approach adds up all the costs of operating the car for a year and multiplies that total by the percentage of the annual mileage that was attributable to business purposes. It is necessary to maintain an accurate mileage log and associated automobile expenses in order to support the deduction.

The mileage deduction is a better deal for selfemployed people than for those who work for companies. Self-employed persons merely report the leasing expense with their other business expenses. Employees, on the other hand, must report leasing expenses with other miscellaneous itemized deductions; the deduction is only allowed for the amount by which the expense exceeds 2 percent of their adjusted gross income. It is also important to note that commuting to and from work is considered personal rather than business mileage for employees.

FLEET VEHICLE LEASING FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

A fleet of vehicles is a group of cars, trucks, vans, and other modes of transportation that are either sold or leased to a business enterprise for the purpose of carrying out their business. Delivering flowers or pizzas, transporting goods, or traveling to places where business services are provided are all examples of how fleet vehicles allow a small or medium-sized business to operate. But how do business owners decide whether buying or leasing a fleet is for their venture? Generally, on-hand capital is the deciding factor. Another major factor, as previously discussed, is the tax deduction available for business owners when leasing a car or a fleet of cars.

In addition, leasing a fleet can be a better option because business owners can allocate the monthly cost of the fleet into overhead, while buying a fleet of cars means that the entrepreneur underwrites the cost of depreciation without the option to lease new vehicles when the lease terms are completed. However, this does not mean that leasing is

Automobile Leasing

always the best option. For example, a business owner needs to ensure through precise calculation that his or her fleet will not go over the mileage restrictions of a lease, and leased fleets will require a higher level of auto insurance than a fleet that was purchased outright.

WHY IS NEW LIFE BEING BREATHED INTO THE AUTO LEASING INDUSTRY?

As more businesses and consumers come out of the dark financially, they see the value in leasing again, and banks again have more leeway to lend them money in the wake of government programs such as the 2009 "Cash for Clunkers." That program allowed car buyers to put money they had gotten for an old car down for a new lease or purchase the idea was for consumers to buy and lease more environmentally friendly vehicles. (The "Cash for Clunkers" program did restrict the trade-in of a "clunker" to help pay for a lease only if that lease was for 5 or more years.)

SEE ALSO Equipment Leasing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Cash for Clunkers Information." Cash for Clunkers Information.

 Available from: http://www.cashforclunkersinformation.org/.
- Coulombe, Charles A. "Little Fleet: A New Approach to Leasing Lets Small Businesses Zoom into High Gear." *Success.* October 1997.
- Edgerton, Jerry. Car Shopping Made Easy. New York: Warner, 2001.
- Fisherman, Stephen. *Deduct It.* Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2004. Higgins, Tim. "Loosening of Leasing Terms Bodes Well for Cadillac, GM's Whitacre Says." *Detroit Free Press.* 12 January 2010. Available from: http://www.freep.com/article/20100112/BUSINESS03/100112019/1016/BUSINESS04/Easier lease terms a boon for Cadillac Whitacre says.
- Korn, Donald Jay. "Lessees: Drive Hard for Every Tax Break." Black Enterprise. December 1996.
- Sykes, Tanisha Ann. "Is Car Leasing for You?" *Black Enterprise*. April 2000.
- Tucker, Sean. "Should You Lease a Car or Buy New?" U.S. News & World Report. January 2010. Available from: http://usnews.rankingsandreviews.com/cars trucks/Should You Lease a Car or Buy New/.
- "Vehicle Fleet." Entrepreneur. January 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

B

B CORPORATIONS

Benefit Corporations, or B Corporations, are for-profit enterprises dedicated to solving social and environmental problems. Unlike traditional businesses with a social *component*, it is the *mission* of a B Corporation to be socially responsible. While not yet a legal status of incorporation, to be called a B Corporation a business must meet comprehensive and transparent social and environmental performance standards established by B Lab, the nonprofit organization that manages B Corp certification and adherence.

According to B Lab associate Hardik Savalia, "B Corp Certification differentiates companies 'walking the talk' from companies claiming to be green or socially responsible. This isn't just good news for consumers, but also investors and policymakers who want to support 'responsible businesses' but don't know how to identify them."

B CORPORATION CERTIFICATION

The process to become a certified B Corporation is straightforward. The business must first complete a survey assessing its policies and procedures based on standards of social responsibility as outlined by B Lab and submit documentation in support of those claims. If a company is found to be eligible based on its validated survey responses, B Lab requires the enterprise to alter its articles of incorporation to embed social responsibility into its legal framework in the form of consideration of the interests of employees, suppliers, customers, community, and the environment. Institutionalizing these values makes it more likely they will survive new investors, new management, and even new leadership. Once the changes are made, the business signs a 2-year agreement that certifies its relationship with B Lab;

it can then begin to use B Lab's B Corporation logo in its branding and advertising. B Lab audits members to ensure continued compliance. The entire certification process is carried out online and is totally transparent.

BENEFITS OF BECOMING A B CORPORATION

Becoming a B Corporation provides three key advantages to certified businesses says Bart Houlahan, who cofounded B Labs with Jay Coen Gilbert and Andrew Kassoy. These are: "standards to define a sustainable company, a legal framework that allows companies to scale and raise capital, and a brand that makes it easy to support and patronize good businesses."

Certified B Corporations can differentiate their business from the growing cadre of green and cause-centered campaigns that are more marketing spin than actual ideology. The third-party certification allows organizations to "prove" that they truly embody socially responsible values and do not merely pay them lip service. B Corporations therefore can serve as business and community role models. They can also become market leaders, bolstered by billions of dollars of collective market presence provided by some 200 B Corporations in more than thirty-one industry segments across the United States. The exposure helps attract both consumers and investors looking to align with businesses that have a social conscience.

B Corporations also gain access to a wealth of information and resources through B Labs. This is designed to help them improve their social and environmental performance. Membership in a growing community of like-

minded entrepreneurs who are eager to share best practices likewise provides valuable intelligence and support.

B CORPORATION: ONE EXAMPLE

Greyston Bakery is a \$6.5 million for-profit business owned by the nonprofit Greyston Foundation, which operates several intensive self-sufficiency programs in Yonkers, New York. The foundation started the bakery in the mid-1980s. Today the bakery makes various confections for retailers such as Ben & Jerry's. The company embodies the values it espouses as a B Corporation by hiring and training individuals with little or no work experience. Many employees come from troubled backgrounds involving drug dependency, homelessness, and abuse.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"About B Corp." *BCorporation.net*. Available from: http://www.bcorporation.net/about.

Berliant, Leslie. "B Corporation, A New Way of Doing Business?" SolveClimate. 13 July 2009. Available from: http://solveclimate. com/blog/20090713/b corporation new way doing business.

Deatherage, Joleen. "B Corporations: Giving Business a Soul." Green Buzz 4 August 2009. Available from: http://greenbuzz. wordpress.com/2009/08/04/b corporations giving business a soul/.

Puccia, Marco. "A Look at B Corporations." 27 July 2009. Available from: http://www.marcopuccia.com/2009/07/a look at b corporations/.

S. Miller, Anaxos

BACKGROUND CHECKS

A background check is a process involving authentication of information provided to a potential employer by an employee candidate during the application process. Background checks can also be used as part of promotion, reassignment, and retention decisions involving existing personnel. Confirming the veracity of a candidate's statements helps the business avoid the risks and liabilities associated with workplace fraud, theft, and violence that may come from poor hiring decisions.

Background checks typically include verification of employment and work performance history; income; criminal, military, driving, education (including professional licensure) records; workers' compensation claims; and credit history. Many employers also require drug testing as a condition of hire or continued employment. It is important to note, however, that businesses do not have unlimited rights to investigate an applicant's background and personal life. Employers that go too far may find themselves facing a lawsuit and significant financial liability, not to mention potentially devastating loss to public credibility.

In the small business enterprise, background checks are typically conducted by human resources personnel. Sometimes the supervisor of the position being filled also participates in the verification process. Outsourcing background checks to a third-party vendor is another option that provides the business with marginally more legal protection while freeing up substantial in-house time and resources.

BACKGROUND CHECK BASICS

Most small businesses cannot afford to make even one bad hiring decision; it could literally mean the difference between success and failure for some. The U.S. Chamber of Commerce reports that 30 percent of small-business failure is a result of employee theft. The following information can help businesses reap the rewards of background checks.

Liability Protection. Any enterprise in which employees interact with or provide a direct service to the public is liable if an employee harms a customer (or other employee) and it is discovered that the errant employee had a prior history of wrongdoing. Many small businesses cannot recover from such a blow. On the positive side, insurance companies may offer a discount to businesses that conduct prehire background checks.

Vendor Selection. Before selecting an outside provider to perform background checks, business owners should do some research to make sure the vendor is best suited to the company's specific background check needs. For example, a hazardous waste company may have different screening requirements than a uniform supply firm. "Instant databases" should be avoided; they may be inaccurate or out of date. It is best to choose an accessible, reputable company that will ensure the data collected is current and correct.

Fair Credit Reporting Act. It is important to understand and adhere to the provisions of the federal Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA). Paramount is the fact that employers must obtain employee/candidate written consent in order to perform a background check. The act is designed to protect employees/candidates and give them legal recourse in the event of a dispute, so compliance is key.

Payment Options. Background check providers try to encourage businesses to purchase every piece of information they uncover about an applicant. That increases fees greatly. Small business enterprises can save money by paying only for the information they need. Not all details are required for all positions.

Supplemental Background Checks. An Internet search offers a great complement to professional background checks because it enables the business to get a more personal sense

about the candidate. Valuable information, both positive and negative, can be gleaned from a person's blog or Facebook page.

BACKGROUND CHECKS AND THE LAW

Federal and state governments require background checks in certain situations, such as when issuing security clearances or dealing with disabled or elderly individuals. While there are no laws specifically governing employment background checks, some employment-related provisions of current laws do address related issues. Provisions of FCRA set privacy, accuracy, and other standards for credit checks, which are a major component of most background checks. The Federal Bankruptcy Act makes it unlawful for employers to discriminate against employees and job applicants based on bankruptcy status or bad debt incurred prior to filing for bankruptcy. Similarly, federal discrimination laws stipulate that employers cannot use poor credit reports as a ruse for discriminating against low-income minorities or disabled individuals in any aspect of employment. On the state level, defamation laws protect employees from libel and slander by former employers, potentially arising from the background check process. Some state civil rights and credit check laws also cover issues related to background checks.

The majority of existing background check-related laws seek to protect the employee from privacy violations and discrimination. As a rule they are not designed to significantly shield the business from potential legal consequences. In fact, many are intended to restrict the types of information that employers can collect and the extent to which that information can be used to make employment decisions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Employee Background Checks." *EmployeeIssues.com*. Available from: http://employeeissues.com/background checks.htm.

Heathfield, Susan M. "Background Checking" *About.com*. Available from: http://humanresources.about.com/od/glossaryb/a/background.htm.

Levy, Joshua. "Background Checks: Five Keys to Pre screening Potential Employees." *About.com*. Available from: http://humanre sources.about.com/od/recruitingandstaffing/a/bground checks.htm.

"Outsourcing Background Checks." *BNET*. March 2001. Available from: http://jobfunctions.bnet.com/abstract. aspx?docid=68573 &tag=content;col1.

S. Miller, Anaxos

BALANCE SHEET

A balance sheet is a financial report that provides a snapshot of a business's position at a given point in time, including its assets (economic resources), its liabilities (debts or obligations), and its total or net worth (assets less liabilities). "A balance sheet does not aim to depict ongoing company activities," wrote Joseph Peter Simini in *Balance Sheet Basics for Non-financial Managers.* "It is not a movie but a freeze-frame. Its purpose is to depict the dollar value of various components of a business at a moment in time."

Many small-business owners dread putting together balance sheets partly because it can be tedious, but also because it forces business owners to look at the real value of their business after subtracting liabilities. Nowadays, balance sheets, also sometimes referred to as statements of financial position or statements of financial condition, can be drafted far more accurately and quickly thanks to software, including QuickBooks, PeachTree, and Microsoft Office Accounting for Small Business. Many of these programs are designed specifically for small-business owners and offer step-by-step guidance for drafting balance sheets and other complex business documents.

Balance sheets are typically presented in two different forms. In the report form, asset accounts are listed first, with the liability and owners' equity accounts listed in sequential order directly below the assets. In the account form, the balance sheet is organized in a horizontal manner, with the asset accounts listed on the left side and the liabilities and owners' equity accounts listed on the right side. The term "balance sheet" originates from this latter form: when the left and right sides have been completed, they should sum to the same dollar amounts in other words, they should balance.

CONTENTS OF THE BALANCE SHEET

Most of the contents of a business's balance sheet are classified under one of three categories: assets, liabilities, and owner equity. Some balance sheets also include a "notes" section that holds relevant information that does not fit under any of the above accounting categories. Information that might be included in the notes section would include mentions of pending lawsuits that might impact future liabilities or changes in the business's accounting practices. Business owners can often benefit by creating separate limited liability companies (LLCs) that hold different assets and liabilities in different entities: if a judgment is filed against an LLC, only the balance sheet that shows what that LLC owns will be vulnerable in the lawsuit in most cases. Creating one LLC for equipment and another for real property, for example, will separate these items on balance sheets and better protect the assets of a business.

Assets. Assets are items owned by the business, whether fully paid for or not. These items can range from cash the most liquid of all assets to inventories, equipment, patents, intellectual property, and deposits held by other

businesses. Assets are further categorized into the following classifications: current assets, fixed assets, and miscellaneous or other assets. How assets are divided into these categories, and how they match corresponding liability categories, are important indicators of a company's health.

Current assets include cash, government securities, marketable securities, notes receivable, accounts receivable, inventories, prepaid expenses, and any other item that could be converted to cash in the normal course of business within one year.

Current assets should reasonably balance current liabilities. Current assets divided by current liabilities produce one of the "health indicators" of a company, the "Current Ratio." If that ratio is unfavorable, the company may lack liquidity meaning the necessary resources to meet its cash obligations. Since inventories are sometimes difficult to turn into cash, the "Acid Test" is another ratio used. It includes Current Assets less Inventory divided by Current Liabilities. The company's "Working Capital" is determined by deducting Current Liabilities from Current Assets. Rather than being a ratio, it is a dollar-denominated indicator of a company's health.

Fixed assets include real estate, physical plant, leasehold improvements, equipment (from office equipment to heavy operating machinery), vehicles, fixtures, and other assets that can reasonably be assumed to have a life expectancy of several years. In practice most fixed assets excluding land will lose value over time in a process called depreciation. Fixed assets are reported net of depreciation in an attempt to claim only their current value.

Fixed assets also include intangibles such as the value of trademarks, copyrights, and a difficult category known as "good will." When someone buys a company and pays more for it than the worth of current and fixed assets combined, the difference is written into the books of the acquired entity as "good will." The value of this good will cannot be extracted again unless by sale to another willing buyer.

Fixed assets, of course, should be in some reasonable balance with long-term liabilities. If a company owes more for capital purchases than those purchases are worth on its books, that is an indicator of potential problems.

Liabilities. Liabilities are the business's obligations to other entities as a result of past transactions. These entities range from employees (who have provided work in exchange for salary) to investors (who have provided loans in exchange for the value of that loan plus interest) to other companies (who have supplied goods or services in exchange for agreed-upon compensation). Liabilities are typically divided into two categories: short-term or current liabilities and long-term liabilities.

Current Liabilities are due to be paid within a year. These include payments to vendors, payable taxes, notes

due, and accrued expenses (wages, salaries, withholding taxes, and FICA taxes). Current liabilities also include the "current" portion of long-term debt payable during the coming year. *Long-term liabilities* are debts to lenders, mortgage holders, and other creditors payable over a longer span of time.

Owners' Equity. Once a business has determined its assets and liabilities, it can then determine owners' equity, the book value of the business: the remainder after liabilities are deducted from assets. Owners' equity, also called stockholders' equity if stockholders are involved in the business, is in essence the company's net worth.

A company's "leverage" is calculated using its total equity. "Leverage" is long-term debt divided by total equity. The higher the leverage, the more a company is financed by borrowing. People then say that it is "highly leveraged," that is, it is more vulnerable to market shifts which make it difficult for it to service its debt. If leverage is small or modest, the company is able to control its own destiny with greater certainty.

BALANCE SHEETS AND SMALL BUSINESSES

As shown above, the balance sheet, if studied closely, can tell the small- business owner much about the enterprise's health. In *Balance Sheet for Nonfinancial Managers*, for instance, Simini points out that "in a well-run company current assets should be approximately double current liabilities." He goes on: "By analyzing a succession of balance sheets and income statements, managers and owners can spot both problems and opportunities. Could the company make more profitable use of its assets? Does inventory turnover indicate the most efficient possible use of inventory in sales? How does the company's administrative expense compare to that of its competition? For the experienced and well-informed reader, then, the balance sheet can be an immensely useful aid in an analysis of the company's overall financial picture."

THE IMPORTANCE OF BALANCE SHEET SOFTWARE FOR BUSINESS OWNERS

Unless a well-seasoned certified public accountant is handling the books, the small-business owner must rely on his or her own mathematical skills and understanding of how a balance sheet works. This includes understanding depreciation, how assets and liabilities weigh out, how to calculate equity, and other relatively complex details. In his 2008 book, *Practical Financial Management: A Guide to Budgets, Balance Sheets and Business Finance*, Colin Barrow discusses a "Business Brains Test" that was completed by 1,000 business professionals on the Internet. Of those tested,

more than one half were unable to perform a simple balance sheet computation correctly. According to Barrow, "This would indicate that many owner managers might not have any real idea what their accounts are actually telling them, particularly on matters of profitability."

Most small-business owners do not have the time to learn the complexities and minutia associated with drafting a perfectly accurate balance sheet. Balance sheet software offers entrepreneurs the ability to plug in pertinent data and get an accurate depiction of what is really going on with their business. Ease-of-use and quick delivery of a more accurately calculated balance sheet helps the small-business owner see where money is going, where it is coming from, and the true financial condition of the venture.

ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING AND SOFTWARE AS A SERVICE FOR BALANCE SHEETS

Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) and Software as a Service (SaaS) offer both virtual and software methods for balancing books, maintaining Sarbanes-Oxley compliance, and compiling transaction history. ERP and SaaS give business owners an Internet-based program for bookkeeping and client management. Balance sheets can be updated in the blink of an eye, so if a new investor knocks on the door, facts and figures can be in his or her hands within moments. Both ERP and SaaS are gaining popularity with both small and medium-sized business owners. In a survey conducted by CompTIA in 2010, of 400 business owners that fall in the small to medium range, 30 percent said they would implement SaaS within the year these numbers are up 8 percent from 2009, and 16 percent from 2008.

E COMMERCE: GET PAID FASTER, IMPROVE YOUR BALANCE SHEET

It is often said that a business cannot consider a sale of a good or service a profit until the check has cleared or cash is in hand. The technology of today provides much faster ways of getting paid, and therefore improving the worth of the business on paper. This is especially important when financial climates make getting small-business loans more difficult.

Small businesses selling products on the Internet have a host of options that allow them to process payments in real time. PayPal is an Internet-based system that allows small businesses and sole proprietors to get paid by anyone with a PayPal account. Using a simple system that identifies PayPal account holders by their e-mail address, transactions are made using either the account holder's credit card or his or her bank account. In addition, small businesses can pay contractors and other employees using PayPal, which provides tracking of incoming and outgoing transactions that can be easily entered into balance sheets, invoices, payroll,

accounts payable and receivable, and other financial documents. Other online systems that work like PayPal and offer similar features for small-business owners include Google Checkout and MoneyBookers. There are also software programs that incorporate a "shopping cart" onto a Web site, allowing real-time credit card transactions. All of these immediate forms of payment will help a business show profit margins much more quickly than the days of cash on delivery, when people had to wait for checks to clear or for money orders to arrive.

The small-business owner, by mastering the concepts hidden in the balance sheet, can also effectively foresee what a bank or other lender will see when looking at the company's balance sheet. Using this knowledge, the owner can know what to do in advance to make the numbers look better by making changes in purchasing, collections, prepayments, and by other management actions within the owner's purview.

SEE ALSO Annual Report.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Atrill, Peter, and Eddie McLaney. Accounting and Finance for Nonspecialists. 6th ed. Edinburgh Gate, Harlow, U.K.::
Prentice Hall in Association with Pearson Education, 2008.

Bangs, David H., Jr., and Robert Gruber. Finance: Mastering Your Small Business. Chicago: Upstart, 1996.

Barrow, Colin. Practical Financial Management: A Guide to Budgets, Balance Sheets and Business Finance. 7th Ed. London:: Kogan Page, 2008.

Ittelson, Thomas R. Financial Statements: A Step by Step Guide to Understanding and Creating Financial Reports. Franklin Lakes, N.J.: Career Press, 2009.

Ricketts, Camille. "Intacct Builds On Its Financial Management System In The Cloud." *Venture Beat.* 24 January 2010. Available from: http://venturebeat.com/2010/01/24/intacct builds on its financial management system in the cloud/.

Simini, Joseph Peter. *Balance Sheet Basics for Nonfinancial Managers*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1990.

"SMBs Embracing Saas." *Industry Week.* 25 January 2010. Available from: http://www.industryweek.com/articles/smbs embracing saas 20892.aspx?SectionID=2.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; updated by Diaz, Anaxos

BANKRUPTCY

Bankruptcy is a legal proceeding, guided by federal law, designed to address situations where a debtor either an individual or a business has accumulated obligations so great that he or she is unable to pay them off. Bankruptcy law does not require filers to be financially insolvent at the time of the filing. Rather, it applies a criterion in which approval is granted if the filer is "unable to pay debts as they

come due." Once a company is granted bankruptcy protection, it can terminate contractual obligations with workers and clients, avoid litigation claims, and explore possible avenues for reorganization.

Bankruptcy laws are designed to distribute the debtor's assets as equitably as possible among his or her creditors. Most of the time, with some exceptions, bankruptcy also frees the debtor from further liability. Bankruptcy proceedings may be initiated either by the debtor a voluntary process or may be forced by creditors.

According to the Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts, in Fiscal Year 2009, 1,402,816 bankruptcies were filed in federal courts, a 34.5 percent increase from the 1,042,993 filed in FY 2008. Of those in 2009, 58,721 were a 52 percent increase from the business bankruptcies 38,651 filed in FY 2008. Bankruptcy statistics are dominated by personal filings; these have been increasing sharply due in large part to rapidly increasing levels of personal indebtedness. In 2009 there were 1,344,095 "nonbusiness" bankruptcies an increase of 34 percent from the 1,004,342 nonbusiness bankruptcies filed in FY 2008. Both personal and business bankruptcies skyrocketed in the wake of the mortgage crisis of 2008, which left millions of Americans with adjusted rate mortgages (ARMs) and other subprime mortgages unable to keep up with house payments, subsequently forcing them to foreclose, sell their home for a loss, or face Chapter 13 bankruptcy for protection against lenders and creditors.

A major overhaul in bankruptcy law occurred in 2005. The Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and Consumer Protection Act of 2005 (BAPCPA) was signed into law on April 20, 2005, and became effective October 17 of the same year. The law was designed, in part, to eliminate the practice of serial bankruptcy filings by individuals to escape carelessly accumulated debt. However, the vast majority of Americans filing for bankruptcy in 2008 and 2009 did so for protection against mortgage lenders, and not for the sake of evading credit card lenders. For many Americans, a Chapter 13 bankruptcy was a way to create a clean slate financially after dealing with a foreclosure or loan modification that did not enable them to save their home. Many small-business owners who owned real property that they were "upside-down on" had to file for Chapter 7 to protect personal assets from creditors looking for ways for business owners to make good on the debts accrued by their business.

CHANGES IN BANKRUPTCY LAW

Because of the mortgage crisis that began in 2008, President Barack Obama moved to change legistlation in bankruptcy in 2009. Part of his legislation, a mortgage modification bill dubbed the "Cram-Down bill," was passed by the House of Representatives on March 5, 2009. The bill would have allowed Americans facing severe arrearage on their mort-

gages to file for bankruptcy in an effort to pay arrearages on a payment plan while maintaining new monthly mortgage payments at a reduced interest rate. However, the legislation was killed in the Senate before the summer of 2009.

The vast majority of Republicans disagreed with the bankruptcy legislation that ultimately did not pass. Many Democrats argued that Americans facing job loss, foreclosure, and bankruptcy deserved the protection the mortgage modification bill would have offered, especially after footing the bill for the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (often referred to as a bailout of the U.S. financial system) that cost taxpayers in excess of \$700 billion. In 2009 a stimulus package, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act,was enacted to cut taxes as well as stimulate spending to breathe new life into the U.S. economy. While the stimulus package did not directly correlate to personal or business bankruptcy, it may have helped some businesses bounce back due to mild increases in spending throughout the remainder of 2009.

TYPES OF BANKRUPTCY

Types of bankruptcy are named after chapters of the bankruptcy code. Individuals may file under the provisions of Chapter 7 or Chapter 13. Corporations usually file under Chapter 11.

Chapter 7 Bankruptcy. Under Chapter 7 bankruptcy law, all of the debtor's assets including any unincorporated businesses that he or she may own are fully liquidated. Assets deemed necessary to support the debtor and his or her dependents, such as a residence, may be exempted. Even with the sharp rise in business bankruptcy filings in 2009, the "liquidation bankruptcy" is the most common filing for business failures, accounting for about 75 percent of all business bankruptcy filings.

The federal bankruptcy court develops a full listing of the debtor's assets and liabilities. The court identifies assets deemed to be exempted, such as a family home, and then divides remaining assets among the various creditors; a trustee is appointed to oversee distribution of proceeds. Unpaid taxes receive top priority; secured creditors are usually considered next. After all assets are liquidated and distributed, the debtor is freed of all further obligations. John Pearce II and Samuel DiLullo note the pros and cons of this procedure in Business Horizons as follows: "This type of filing is critically important to sole proprietors or partnerships, whose owners are personally liable for all business debts not covered by the sale of the assets unless they can secure a Chapter 7 bankruptcy allowing them to cancel any debt in excess of exempt assets. Although they will be left with little personal property, the liquidated debtor is discharged from paying the remaining debt." The debts thus discharged exclude certain items which the debtor is required to pay despite the Chapter 7 filing. These include child support, alimony, recent income taxes, and student loans guaranteed by government.

The BAPCPA passed in 2005 limits the ability of a debtor to file under Chapter 7. The debtor can only file for "liquidation bankruptcy" if his or her median income is below the state median income; if it is higher, and the person can afford to pay out \$100 monthly to liquidate debt, he or she may only file under Chapter 13. The new law also mandates credit counseling ahead of filing in a government-approved program.

Chapter 13 Bankruptcy. An individual or business filing under Chapter 13 turns over his or her finances to the bankruptcy court and is then obliged to make payments at the court's direction. Whereas Chapter 7 is characterized by full discharge of debt, Chapter 13 results in a repayment plan. Debtors prefer Chapter 7 because it usually allows them to hold on to their equity but, after a brief time, all obligations except such as listed above (child support, alimony, etc.) are eliminated. Courts prefer filings under Chapter 13 if the individual has any ability to satisfy the debt over time, and BAPCPA codifies this leaning of the courts by defining a "threshold" the state median income and an ability to pay \$100 a month toward the indebtedness.

Provisions of BAPCPA have made Chapter 13 filings more burdensome for filers. Under the old dispensation, Chapter 13 filers enjoyed more protection against legal actions by litigants intending to recover funds or to impose new costs. Filers were protected against evictions; under BAPCPA they no longer are. They may lose their driver's licenses. They must continue to respond to divorce and child-support actions. BAPCPA has also moved family members with financial claims (e.g., for child support, alimony) to the first rank of recipients, ahead of secured creditors. Like Chapter 7 filers, Chapter 13 filers are also required to participate in mandatory financial management education.

Chapter 11 Bankruptcy. In a bulletin titled *Corporate Bankruptcy* the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission summarizes why corporations file for bankruptcy under Chapter 11: "Most publicly-held companies will file under Chapter 11 rather than Chapter 7 because they can still run their business and control the bankruptcy process. Chapter 11 provides a process for rehabilitating the company's faltering business. Sometimes the company successfully works out a plan to return to profitability; sometimes, in the end, it liquidates. Under a Chapter 11 reorganization, a company usually keeps doing business and its stock and bonds may continue to trade in our securities markets."

Companies generally turn to Chapter 11 protection after they are no longer able to pay their creditors. Once a company has filed under Chapter 11, its creditors are noti-

fied that they cannot press suits for repayment (although secured creditors may ask the court for a "hardship" exemption from the general debt freeze that is imposed). Creditors are, however, permitted to appear before the court to discuss their claims and provide data on the debtor's ability to reorganize. In addition, unsecured creditors may appoint representatives to negotiate a settlement with the debtor company. Finally, creditors who feel that the debtor company's financial straits are due to mismanagement or fraud may ask the court to appoint an examiner to look into such possibilities.

Once a company asks for Chapter 11 protection, it provides the court, lenders, and creditors with a wide range of financial information on its operations for analysis even as it continues with its day-to-day operations; during this period, major business expenditures must be approved by the court. The business will also prepare a reorganization plan, which, according to CPA Journal contributor Nancy Baldiga, "details the amount and timing of all creditor payments, the means for effectuating such payments (such as the sale of assets, refinancing, or compromise of disputed claims), and the essential legal and business structure of the debtor as it emerges from Chapter 11 protection." Another important component of this plan is the disclosure statement, which presents projected business fortunes, proposed financial settlements with creditors and equity holders, and estimates of the liquidation value of the company. "The information included in the disclosure statement is critical to a creditor's evaluation of the reorganization plans offered for acceptance, as compared to possible other plans or even liquidation," wrote Baldiga.

The reorganization plan, if approved by the court and a majority of creditors, becomes the blueprint for the company's future. Principal factors considered in determining the feasibility of reorganization proposals include:

- Status of the company's capital structure
- · Availability of financing and credit
- Potential earnings of the company after reorganization
- Ability to make creditor payments
- Management stability
- General economic conditions in the industry
- General economic conditions in geographic regions of operation

BAPCPA also introduced a number of changes governing Chapter 11 filings related to leases, payments made immediately prior to the bankruptcy filing, improved ability of creditors to reclaim products, caps on wage claims applicable to the pre-filing period, and other matters.

SMALL BUSINESS CREDITORS

Small businesses facing a bankrupt client have few options to protect themselves. If the debtor is engaged in questionable or fraudulent business activities, the small business may use legal actions beyond simply waiting patiently for a bankruptcy court to act. In situations where the debtor has incurred debt only a short time before filing for bankruptcy, creditors can sometimes obtain judgments that put added pressure on the debtor to make good on that liability. In addition, noted the Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor, "the law provides for a '60-day preference' rule. This rule is designed to prevent debtors from paying off their friends right before they file bankruptcy while leaving others stiffed. The 60-day rule allows the court to set aside any payments made up to 60 days before the actual filing of bankruptcy. Creditors who have been paid must return the money to the bankruptcy court for it to be placed in the pot. Business owners should keep in close contact with their ongoing customers so that they will have a good enough relationship to know far in advance to avoid being caught up in this rule." Indeed, small-business owners in particular should always be watching for clients/ customers who show signs of being in financial distress. If such indications become present, the owner needs to determine the depth of that distress and whether his or her small business can withstand the likely financial repercussions if that client/customer declares bankruptcy. If a bankruptcy declaration would be a significant blow, then the business owner should weigh various alternatives to protect his or her business, such as cutting back on business dealings with the endangered company or tightening up credit arrangements with the firm.

Finally, advisors typically counsel small-business creditors to file confirmations of debt with the court even if it seems highly unlikely that they will ever be compensated. This filing allows creditors to write off bad debts on their taxes.

HOW LARGE CORPORATE BANK RUPTCIES AFFECT SMALL BUSINESS

The years 2008 and 2009 were unprecedented for corporate bankruptcy. The collapse of Lehman Brothers in 2008 was the largest bankruptcy in history. Many other large corporations filed for bankruptcy from 2008 to 2009, perhaps most notably General Motors, Chrysler, Washington Mutual, and CIT Group. The Obama administration's Auto Task Force assisted General Motors and Chrysler with financial planning and management. The task force gave Chrysler only one month to merge with another auto maker before the 30-day mark, Chrysler merged with Fiat, which then became a minority holder in Chrysler. In an effort to get the Chrysler brand back on its feet, the U.S. Treasury funded the merger.

The case for General Motors was different. In 2009, President Obama forced then-CEO of General Motors, Richard Wagoner, Jr., to resign. Obama decided on Frederick Henderson as the replacement for Wagoner. More than 50 percent of GM's officers were replaced as well. The Obama administration expected these carmakers to turn around their prospects by restructuring. GM opted to end several lines of their brand over time, including Pontiac, Saab, Hummer, and Saturn.

Because of the bankruptcy and restructuring of both Chrysler and GM, many small-business owners were adversely affected. Car dealerships that sold many GM and Chrysler brands were forced into closing. In June 2009, nearly 790 Chrysler dealerships were shut down with no compensation; they were given mere weeks of notice to tie up loose ends. More than 1,300 GM dealerships were closed as well, and dealers for both automakers filed for arbitration in an effort to recoup damages caused by having to shut down with little to no notice. An estimated 95,000 dealership jobs were lost, adding to the already staggering job loss statistics across small, medium, and large businesses in the United States. Many dealers felt slighted. Given that these automakers were bailed out with more than \$60 billion in government aid, many small business dealerships felt that they should have been given a chance to stay open, or at least a fairer chance at closing with the same integrity with which they had loyally sold the carmakers' products.

ALTERNATIVES TO BANKRUPTCY

A company that runs into serious financial difficulties has alternatives to bankruptcy. It can liquidate the business on its own and make payments to its creditors. "Such action may be achieved efficiently if [the business's] creditors... are few...and the assets...can readily be converted to cash," wrote Pearce and DiLullo. "If the number of creditors is large and the assets are numerous and difficult or time-consuming to sell (such as real estate), the protection, structure, and authority of the court may be needed."

Another option is for the company to place liquidation of assets in the hands of a trustee who subsequently pays creditors. The principal advantage of this avenue, wrote Pearce and DiLullo, is that the assets are thus protected from individual creditors who might otherwise file liens on the assets. "Composition agreements," meanwhile, can be used in situations where creditors agree to receive proportional (pro rata) payments of their claims in return for freeing the debtor company from the remainder of its debts.

These alternative strategies may enable some business owners to avoid the stigma of bankruptcy. But Pearce and DiLullo noted that pursuing these options involves considerable risk: "astute creditors will recognize such actions as precursors to bankruptcy and may modify their relationships with [the company], which could precipitate a

bankruptcy filing. If creditors believe that continuing in business will result in reduced assets, they may force a bankruptcy in order to stop operations and preserve the existing assets to pay outstanding debts."

CREDIT DENIED TO SMALL BUSINESSES: BANKRUPTCY AND FINANCIAL CRISIS

Large corporations were not the only ones hit by the Wall Street meltdown of 2008. Due to the tightening purse strings of national and small community banks in 2008 and 2009, thousands of small businesses were unable to get new lines of credit to keep the doors of their businesses open. In "Small Businesses in Distress," a January 2010 article in the *Detroit News*, Ed Deeb, president and CEO of the Michigan Business and Professional Association was quoted as saying, "You could go up and down any street and see stores closed, restaurants closed and gas stations closed because they couldn't get credit." Deeb added, "These people are frustrated. They don't know what to do." Deeb's sentiments were echoed by small-business owners who reluctantly filed for bankruptcy, went out of business, or had to let go employees they had worked with for years.

When small businesses do not have access to loans, their ability to grow or just keep up with inflation and weather drops in consumer activity is stunted. In better economic climates, small-business owners often turn to personal lines of credit to sustain a business venture. However, with business owners and other consumers already facing foreclosure, personal bankruptcy, or loan modification by the end of 2009, personal lines of credit were simply not an option for most.

While bankruptcy can be a good way to start fresh for many small-business owners, the effects it has on reputation and business relationships can be worse than losing assets. Small-business owners should look at all of their options, including alternatives to bankruptcy before filing; the assistance of an attorney that specializes in small-business bankruptcy is helpful, and often, consultations with this type of legal counsel is free. As the backbone of the American economy, small businesses must strive for financial independence through pragmatic money management, especially when the economic forecast is bleak.

SEE ALSO Business Failure/Dissolution.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Administrative Office of the U.S. Courts. "Bankruptcy Filings Up 34 Percent over Last Fiscal Year." 25 November 2009.
- Baldiga, Nancy R. "Practice Opportunities in Chapter 11." *CPA Journal.* May 1998.
- "Checklist of Key Changes." *FindLaw*. January 2006. Available from: http://bankruptcy.findlaw.com/bankruptcy/bankruptcy basics/key changes.html.

- The Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1995.
- Kopecki, Dawn. "Mortgage 'Cram Down' Bankruptcy Bill May Aid 1 Million in U.S." *Bloomberg.com*. 6 March 2009. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid =20601087&sid=aoyMWtlsj27A&refer=home.
- Linebaugh, Kate. "More Than Half of 2,800 Rejected Car Dealers Seek Arbitration." *Wall Street Journal.* 26 January 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1000 1424052748704905604575027342311556552.html?mod=googlenews wsj.
- Luhby, Tami. "Obama: Aid 9 million homeowners." CNNMoney.com. 19 February 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/02/18/news/economy/obama foreclosure/index.htm/.
- Pearce II, John A., and Samuel A. DiLullo. "When a Strategic Plan Includes Bankruptcy." *Business Horizons*. September/ October 1998.
- U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Corporate Bankruptcy." 8 December 2005. Available from: http://www.sec.gov/investor/pubs/bankrupt.htm. 8 December 2005.
- Welch, David. "GM Bailout: 60 Days to Show Results." BusinessWeek. 30 March 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/autos/autobeat/archives/2009/03/gm bailout 60 d.html.
- Wendel, Kim. "113 Ohio GM, Chrysler Auto Dealers File for Arbitration" *NBC/WKYC.com*. 26 January 2010. Available from: http://www.wkyc.com/news/local/news article.aspx? storyid=129626&catid=3.
- Youssef, Jennifer. "Small Businesses in Distress." Detroit News. 19 January 2010. Available from: http://www.detnews.com/ article/20100119/BIZ/1190332/1001/Small businesses in distress.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; updated by Diaz, Anaxos

BANKS AND BANKING

The banking sector of the economy can be viewed bottomup or top-down. The top-down view shows central banks overseeing financial activities for an entire nation. Beneath them, full-service national commercial banks conduct business. At the bottom of the system are small, full-service community banks and specialized savings and loan institutions. Other specialized institutions, some regional, some local, fill in the fabric of banking. These include trusts and credit unions. Of greatest interest to the small business is the local community bank or the local branch of a national commercial bank.

Conisderable changes have taken place in the banking industry since 2003 due to a laissez-faire approach on the part of the U.S. government. The basic premise was that when operating in the absence of excessive regulation, investment banking and commercial banking markets would tend to correct themselves. This approach allowed

investment bankers to come into the commercial banking arena, leading to the creation of new investment vehicles that in many instances were so convoluted and complicated that no one truly understood how they worked. The ten largest banks in the United States were grossly overleveraged, causing a financial crisis that first reared its head in spring of 2008 with the collapse of Bear Stearns. The subsequent set of circumstances threatened to cripple the availability of capital and credit. Absent capital and credit, there was no possibility of commercial activity a scary reality for medium to small businesses as well as large corporations. U.S. taxpayers had to infuse the financial system with enough money to keep it from collapsing, which would have caused a complete seizure in commercial activity.

Since the Great Depression, the banking industry has evolved, and with it the legislation that governs its practice has changed. How financial institutions manage money has changed largely because of changes in legislation since the 2008 collapse. Many of these changes are designed to safeguard the marketplace from implosions like the housing bubble and mortgage crisis of 2008. The mortgage crisis was largely caused by buying and selling subprime mortgages from one financial institution to another despite the fact that homebuyers would eventually not be able to keep up with their mortgages. These "toxic debts" were sold to investors who would create pools of mortgages; they would then sell stock against these mortgages which were destined to go belly-up.

Shortly after the onset of the 2008 financial crisis, the former chairman of the Federal Reserve, Alan Greenspan, stated, "I made a mistake...in presuming that the self-interests of organizations, specifically banks and others, were such as that they were best capable of protecting their own shareholders and their equity in the firms." Evolving opinions of other economists and financial experts also caution that free enterprise cannot regulate itself without checks and balances from a centralized bank.

There were numerous mergers and buyouts of banks in 2007 and 2008. Banks that were already large, including Wells Fargo, JP Morgan, and Chase grew even bigger JP Morgan bought Chase, which bought Washington Mutual, and Wells Fargo bought Wachovia, which bought World Savings Bank, just to name a few. All of this merging forced economists to question the dangers of banking monopolies in the wake of an already extreme financial and economic climate for small-business owners and consumers alike. The availability of money typically diminishes in the face of frequent and large acquisitions this meant less money for small-business owners to borrow to grow their enterprises.

THE FEDERAL RESERVE

America's central bank, the U.S. Federal Reserve, operates through twelve regional banks. The Fed, as it is known, provides services like check clearing; more importantly, it regulates the banking sector and sets monetary policy by managing credit and the money supply. Its principal aim is to hold inflation in check. The Fed uses three major tools to do this job. First, it sets the rate at which banks can borrow from the Federal Reserve. High rates discourage and low rates encourage economic activity. Second, under law the Federal Reserve sets "reserve requirements." The nation's banks must place 20 percent of their deposits with the Federal Reserve; they may only lend out the remainder. If the Fed increases the reserve requirement, that takes money out of the economy. Lowering reserve requirements makes money available. Third, the Federal Reserve engages in open market operations that indirectly affect reserves. It either sells or buys Treasury securities on the open market. Holding a Treasury bill is, in effect, a savings: it takes money out of circulation. Thus the Fed sells securities to "cool" and buys securities to "heat up" a sluggish economy. The Fed thus decreases or increases the money supply. Such activities are reflected in interest rates that, of course, affect any small business. In this manner even a very small business is impacted by the activity of the Fed.

The power of the Reserve is not supported by some members of the Senate and Congress on both sides of the aisle. In his 2009 book, End the Fed, Ron Paul states, "The Federal Reserve System must be challenged. Ultimately, it needs to be eliminated. The government cannot and should not be trusted with a monopoly on money. No single institution in society should have power this immense. In fact, I believe that freedom itself is at stake in this struggle." In contrast, there are those that vehemently oppose the absence of a central bank as a regulatory agency in light of the events that finally hit critical mass with the collapse of Bear Stearns in the spring of 2008. Contrary to what Paul says, many economists and politicians believe that the mismanagement of the private sector, coupled with poor oversight on the part of regulatory agencies, were the cause of the financial collapse.

COMMERCIAL BANKS

Full-service commercial banks accept deposits from customers; the interest paid on such deposits is relatively low, but the funds up to a maximum of \$250,000 are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC), an entity created by Congress in 1933 to restore faith in the banking system during the Great Depression. The bank places a portion of its deposits with the Fed (the "reserve requirement," see above) and lends the rest to others at a higher rate of interest be these loans to purchase cars, homes, or to finance business activities. Commercial banks

also generate revenues from services such as asset management, investment sales, and mortgage loan maintenance. By their very nature, banks are conservative. Most of their lending is secured. So-called investment bankers that finance start-ups are not to be confused with commercial banks. They are other types of financial entities. A commercial bank may operate an investment banking business, but not as part of its regulated activities. Small businesses should not look to banks to obtain start-up capital.

Most commercial banks are operated as corporate holding companies that own one or several banks. Because of regulatory constraints, banks that are not associated with holding companies must operate under restrictions that often put them at a disadvantage compared with other financial institutions. Holding companies are often used as vehicles to circumvent legal restrictions and to raise capital by otherwise unavailable means. For instance, many banks can indirectly operate branches in other states by organizing their entity as a holding company. Banks are also able to enter, and often effectively compete in, related industries through holding company subsidiaries. In addition, holding companies are able to raise capital using methods from which banks are restricted, such as issuing commercial paper. Multibank holding companies may also create various economies of scale related to advertising, bookkeeping, and reporting.

Commercial banking in the United States has been characterized by: 1) a proliferation of competition from other financial service industries, such as mutual funds and leasing companies; 2) the growth of multibank holding companies; and 3) new technology that has changed the way that banks conduct business. The first two developments are closely related. Indeed, as new types of financial institutions have emerged to meet specialized needs, banks have increasingly turned to the holding company structure to increase their competitiveness. In addition, a number of laws passed since the 1960s have favored the multibank holding company format. As a result, the U.S. banking industry had become highly concentrated in the hands of bank holding companies by the early 1990s. However, in January 2010 President Barack Obama introduced legislation to control some of the larger banking institutions in the United States. Obama's plan to restrict the power of "heavy hitters" on Wall Street was not greeted warmly by lobbyists for the banking industry, though for the most part, global opinion of the legislation was favorable. The idea behind the legislation was to avoid a repeat of the 2008 meltdown that cost American taxpayers hundreds of billions.

THRIFTS AND OTHER BANK LIKE INSTITUTIONS

Savings banks, savings and loan associations (S&Ls), and credit unions are known as thrift institutions or simply as

"thrifts." Like commercial banks, they are depository institutions but, under law, deal with individuals rather than businesses. Small businesses are unlikely to do business with thrifts.

Trust companies act as trustees, managing assets that they transfer between two parties according to the wishes of the trustor. Trust services are often offered by departments of commercial banks. Insurance companies and pension funds, which are really outside the banking sector strictly viewed, fulfill some bank-like functions such as the management of savings. They typically invest their assets but are not good sources of small-business financing.

ELECTRONIC INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY IN BANKING

Electronic information technology, another major factor in the evolution of banking, is evidenced most visibly by the proliferation of electronic transactions. Electronic fund transfer systems, automated teller machines (ATMs), and computerized home-banking services all combined to transform the way that banks conduct business. Such technological gains have served to reduce labor demands and intensify the trend toward larger and more centralized banking organizations. A prominent example of this was Chase Bank's introduction of the "envelope-free ATM deposit technology that allows consumers and business owners to insert checks or cash with no envelope into an ATM and receive a receipt showing a scanned picture of checks deposited. This technology allows many checks to be posted more quickly and cash deposits to clear immediately. In addition, a concrete paper trail the deposit receipt with the scanned image of the deposited check is a tremendous advantage to clients if a banking error occurs. These kinds of advances have also diminished the role that banks have traditionally played as personal financial service organizations. Advances in online banking, Internet transfers, and online bill-pay systems are less time intensive and simplify balancing the budget for small- business owners. Sole proprietorships can open "Doing Business As" accounts with many banks that allow them to see their personal accounts and business accounts through one Internet portal, further simplifying transfers and paying both personal and company bills.

BANKS AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Small business is the fastest-growing segment of the American business economy and also a significant source of innovation. As a result, more and more commercial banks are creating special products and programs designed to attract small-business customers. The small-business owner looking for funds is best advised to seek out a local community bank. Tom Henderson, writing in *Crain's Detroit*

Business, sums up the situation: "Name changes and consolidations among the area's biggest banks capture headlines, but industry and government analysts say the activity also creates big opportunities for community banks. Those banks continue to carve out a niche by providing loans and lines of credit to small and medium-sized businesses." How small businesses are doing financially is typically a good indicator of how well the overall economy is doing. Citing a 2004 report by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Henderson says that "small banks have an advantage in small-business lending because it requires 'local expertise that is both characteristic of community banks and more favorable to some small-business borrowers, such as new or young firms with limited credit history."

There are a number of factors a small-business owner should consider when selecting a bank, including its accessibility, compatibility, lending limit, loan approval process, general services provided, and fees charged. Perhaps the best way to approach banks is to obtain referrals to business representatives or loan officers at three to five banks. This approach aids the small-business owner by providing a recommendation or association from a known customer, and also by providing the name of a specific banker to talk to. The company's accountant, business advisors, and professional contacts will most likely be good sources of referrals.

The next step in forming a positive banking relationship is to arrange for a preliminary interview at each bank to get a feel for its particular personnel and services. It may be helpful to bring a brief summary of the business and a list of questions. The small-business owner should also be prepared to answer the bankers' questions, including general information about the business, its primary goods and services, its financial condition, its banking needs, and the status of the industry in which it operates. All of these queries are designed to solicit information that will enable the institution to evaluate the small business as a potential client. After all the face-to-face meetings have taken place, the small-business owner should compare each bank to the list of preferred criteria, and consult with his or her business advisors as needed. It is important to notify all the candidates once a decision has been made.

Ideally, a small business's banking relationship should feature open communication. Consultants recommend regular appointments to keep the banker updated on the business's condition, including potential problems on the horizon, as well as to give the banker an opportunity to update the small- business owner on new services. The banker can be a good source of information about financing, organization, and record keeping. He or she may also be able to provide the small-business owner with referrals to other business professionals, special seminars or programs, and networking opportunities.

The small business climate changes with every change in the banking climate. Ideally, the small-business owner and his banker should have a symbiotic relationship the entrepreneur should be informed of economic changes or mergers that affect his bank just as the bank should be made aware of changes in the business owner's enterprise. With technological advances, all of this is easier to do than ever before.

SEE ALSO Bankruptcy; Business Failure/Dissolution; Balance Sheet.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Burrough, Bryan. "Bringing Down Bear Stearns." *Vanity Fair.*August 2008. Available from: http://www.vanityfair.com/politics/features/2008/08/bear stearns200808.
- "Bush Signs \$700 Billion Financial Bailout Bill." *MSNBC Online.* 3 October 2008. Available from: http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/26987291/.
- Cho, David. "A Trillion Dollar Effort." Washington Post. 25 January 2010. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost. com/wp dyn/content/article/2010/01/24/AR201001 2402980.html.
- The Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. "In Plain English: Making Sense of the Federal Reserve." Available from: http://www.stls.frb.org/publications/pleng/default.html.
- Hellmore, Edward. "Obama's Bank Plan: Liked Abroad, Hated at Home." *First Post.* 25 January 2010. Available from: http://www.thefirstpost.co.uk/58795,business,barack obamas us bank plan liked abroad hated at home.
- Henderson, Tom. "Banking on Small Business; Increased Lending to Small Business Lays the Groundwork for Growth of Community Banking." *Crain's Detroit Business*.12 December 2005.
- Irwin, Neil, and Amit R. Paley. "Greenspan Says He Was Wrong On Regulation." *Washington Post.* 24 October 2008. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp dyn/content/article/2008/10/23/AR2008102300193.html
- Koehler, Dan M. *Insider's Guide to Small Business Loans*. Central Point, Oreg.: Oasis Press/PSI Research, 2000.
- Paul, Ron. End the Fed. New York: Grand Central Publishing, 2009.

Ritholtz, Barry. Bailout Nation. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; updated by Diaz, Anaxos

BAR CODING

Bar coding is an automatic identification technology that allows data to be collected rapidly and accurately from all aspects of a company's operations, including manufacturing, inspection, transportation, and inventory elements. It is the most commonly used tool for automated data entry worldwide, and is widely regarded as one of the most important business innovations of the twentieth century.

Bar codes provide a simple method of encoding text information that can be easily read by inexpensive electronic scanners. The code itself consists of a series of adjacent parallel bars of differing widths similarly spaced apart. This pattern of bars and spaces—sometimes referred to as the Universal Product Code—represents alphabetic characters or numbers that are the unique identification for a certain product. First utilized in supermarkets and libraries, bar coding identification has grown over the years to have applications in many fields.

The key benefit for small businesses is reduction of time spent in managing inventory. Without barcodes, counting inventory can be a time-consuming process requiring days of labor time, but with bar codes the process can take only hours. Small businesses often consider using bar codes when they have a large amount of inventory, or when they deal in retail, but bar codes can have many additional uses for other types of small businesses. For instance, if the small business uses expensive technology that it cannot afford to lose, known as moveable assets, then the business can imprint these items with barcodes. This makes it easy for employees to check out and check in devices such as cell phones or computers.

There are costs involved in setting up even a simple barcode system. A small business can expect to invest at least \$1,000 in a bar code system, including both hardware and software components. Hardware component include not only the scanners, but also the bar code label makers. Larger companies often imprint the bar code on the packaging or product itself, but smaller companies can use a small, specialized printer like a thermal label maker.

Today's retail businesses use bar code elements in complicated electronic point-of-sale (POS) systems. These systems enable businesses to capture information about inventory levels on a continuous basis. For example, a seller of health and beauty aids can scan the bar codes on merchandise as it leaves the store and transmit that data via an Electronic Data Interchange (EDI) system to its main suppliers. The supplier can then replenish the store's inventory automatically. Internally, the retailer can study the point-of-sale data to determine more effective ways of marketing and merchandising its offerings. Manufacturers, meanwhile, utilize bar code technology in work process control, property management, job costing, maintenance, inventory control, and in tracking shipping and receiving activities. In the latter instance, for example, scanners can be placed at the shipping areas of stores to monitor what products are being received by the store and what products are being sent out. This way, invoices can be automatically checked and bills can be immediately sent out with accurate information on what was shipped and when it was delivered.

Users tabulate bar code information with reading devices called scanners. "Contact" scanners are handheld devices that must either touch or come into close proximity to the bar code symbol to read it; these scanners are used in situations where bar codes are difficult to get at or are attached to heavy or large items that cannot easily pass across stationary scanners. "Noncontact" readers, by contrast, are usually stationary scanners permanently installed (at checkout counters, etc.). Some handheld scanners may also use non-contact technology. Whatever the choice, a non-contact scanner does not have to come in contact with the bar code in order to register its contents. It uses reflected beams of light to read the bar code.

A small business planning to use bar codes should familiarize itself with the appropriate symbology to be used on its products. A Web site of the Measurement Equipment Corporation lists more than 230 national and international standards organizations able to assist the user of bar codes depending on the kind of product to be coded. Examples are the Group of Terrestrial Freight Forwarders (GTF), the Chemical Industry Data Exchange (CIDX), and National Hardware Retail Organization (NHRO). Those looking for some general orientation may wish first to visit the Web site of the Uniform Code Council (renamed GS1 U.S. on June 7, 2005, but still referred to by many as UCC) one of the leading umbrella organizations in bar coding. Part of the preparation is to ensure that the bar codes the business produces meet certain standards of print quality. The ink used must be proven to have certain qualities of reflection and constancy so that regulation bar code readers can correctly interpret them. There are also regulations governing any serial numbers or other information that should be included with the bar code itself.

In order to qualify for UPC bar codes, a small business must first apply to GS1 for membership (the U.S. GS1 branch is located in Dayton, Ohio). If the small business qualifies for membership, it will need to pay \$750 for an entrance fee and an annual fee of at least \$150. This allows GS1 to give the business a unique identification number that no other business in the world has been given. Typically, GS1 bar codes are not needed if a small business only needs to keep track of items within the company itself.

If the small business prefers not to pay for membership dues, there are some companies that provide an alternative by buying the bar codes in bulk from GS1 and reselling them at lower prices. This may work well for businesses that have a small inventory that is relatively easy to keep track of. The method is cheaper but not without risks, and the small business may face trouble if the company from which they purchase bar codes fails, since the codes are technically given to the "parent"

company and part of that information is represented in the codes.

Today, bar coding technology stands as a ubiquitous part of nearly every industry of any size or economic significance. This is unlikely to change any time soon, according to experts. Analysts do note that use of Optical Character Recognition (OCR) technology has grown in the field of document image processing in recent years. OCR uses Portable Document Format (PDF) information to scan for actual shapes and designs, such as letters, with a more detailed scanner. But bar coding technology remains superior to OCR in terms of expense, accuracy, and ease of operator use, and its users continue to find new and innovative uses for its still-developing technology.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alpert, Mark. "Building a Better Bar Code." Fortune. 15 June 1992. "Does It Mean 'Toothpaste' or 'Rat Poison'?" Fortune. 17 February 1997.

GS1 U.S. (Uniform Code Council). *GS1 US*. Available from: http://www.gs1us.org/gs1usnamechange.html.

Mack, Stephen L. "Making a Read on Bar Codes." *Managing Office Technology*. January February 1998.

Mark, Teri J. "Decoding the Bar Code." *Records Management Quarterly*. January 1994.

McLoone, Sharon. "How Do I...Get a UPC Bar Code?" Washington Post. 11 October 2007. Available from: http://voices.washingtonpost.com/small business/2007/10/how do iget a upc bar code.html.

Snell, Ned. "Bar Codes Break Out: Once You Learn What Bar Codes Do Today, You May Find Uses You Never Thought of Before." *Datamation*.1 April 1992.

"Sources for Standards and Specifications." makebarcode.com.

Available from: http://www.mecsw.com/stdorg/orgs.html.

"Using Bar Codes In Your Business." *Smallbiz Technology.* 4 April 2007. Available from: http://smallbiztechnology.com/archive/2007/04/using bar codes in your business.html.

Weiss, W. H. "The Multi functions of Bar Coding." Supervision March 1997.

"What Matters Most." Modern Materials Handling. 31 January 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BARRIERS TO MARKET ENTRY

Entry into a real-world market is always in some way possible, yet it is also subject to constraints and limitations, except in purely theoretical descriptions. The two theoretical extremes are a state-supported absolute monopoly on the one hand (an insurmountable barrier to a new entrant) and a market on the other hand where entry has zero cost (a totally barrier-free market). Barriers to entry are con-

stantly shifting, subject to a wide variety of factors, and opportunities for small businesses are constantly changing.

In actual practice, barriers to entry are always present to a new entrant: some investment is always required, however minimal it may be. If the market already exists, some unusual effort to convince existing customers to buy, along with channels to carry the goods, will be required. The subject of barriers, therefore, in academic or policy contexts, turns on the concept of maintaining a healthy degree of competition or, in international contexts, fair access to markets. Economic theory asserts that competition holds down prices and thus contributes to the common good. The natural tendency of competitors in the market is to limit competition in order to raise profits to a maximum. A conflict is inherent. Given the great complexity of markets and the presence of all manner of historical, locational, technical, and other advantages, sorting out "natural" and "artificial" barriers to entry or international trade is a never--ending activity.

The major categories that translate into barriers are cost, capital, know-how, location, and state power. These factors are intertwined. To give an example: A company with an absolute cost advantage may have acquired it by investing large amounts of capital, by ownership of patents no one can use except at a high cost, by being located in a region of extremely low labor cost, or because it is highly subsidized by the state. Know-how is often based on patents; patent protection is provided under state laws. Foreign imports may also create barriers to entry if the exporting country is able to keep costs low enough to beat out entrepreneurs who have higher labor costs in the country importing goods, a common barrier seen between the United States and several Asian countries.

In a paper published in the *Journal of Business and Industrial Marketing*, Fahri Karakaya reported the findings of a literature search aimed at determining barriers to entry by all kinds of enterprises. Karakaya found the following top-ranked barriers: 1) absolute cost advantages enjoyed by the incumbent; 2) economies of scale; 3) product differentiation; 4) the degree of firm concentration; 5) capital requirements to enter a market; 6) customers' cost of switching; 7) access to distribution channels; and 8) government policy.

Economies of scale are another form of cost advantage, specifically lower acquisition costs for raw materials (bulk purchasing) and lower overhead (overhead absorbed by more operations). Product differentiation, similarly, represents the consequences of investment in new and specialized products. Firm concentration is another way of saying that oligarchic structures prevent entry. In such cases access to distribution channels is also difficult. The cost of switching customers occurs frequently in industrial societies where highly integrated technical products play a role. It

is difficult, for example, to cause a customer to replace a well-established computer system with a new one. The cost savings must be very high.

Karakaya also conducted his own survey of executives, concentrating on industrial enterprises. His survey disclosed similar but slightly different rankings. The first eight barriers cited by his respondents were: 1) absolute cost advantages; 2) capital requirements; 3) incumbents with superior production processes; 4) capital intensity of the market; 5) incumbents with proprietary product technology; 6) customer loyalty advantage held by the incumbent; 7) incumbents with economies of scale; and 8) amount of sunk cost involved in entering the market.

All of the above applies equally to very large wouldbe entrants to a market and the aspiring small-business entrepreneur. The small-business owner will benefit by entering a market poorly served locally, especially if a special cost advantage, an unusually good location, or product differentiation exists.

However, small businesses can struggle dealing with the larger barriers to entry set by large corporations with influence and assets beyond the reach of a starting business. For this reason, small businesses find more success in developing their own, smaller barriers to entry after they have entered their own markets by targeting existing consumer needs. These smaller barriers to entry can range from a valued employee with contacts throughout the community to the ability to market "homemade" goods or "local" services that larger companies may not be able to provide. Not all barriers to entry require significant market share or funds to establish.

The most effective barrier to entry that a small business can establish is sales traction the ability to make and hold onto sales. When it comes to this powerful barrier, marketing and advertising are the most important tools for the small business. In order to create a niche for itself, the business must have a highly focused marketing campaign that can target core consumers and establish connections with customers while still falling within the budget and not making claims that the business cannot fulfill.

If a small business is focusing on online sales, there are also Web-based barriers to entry to take into account. Online businesses cannot depend on local barriers and instead must invest heavily in consumer trust. This trust is usually slanted towards younger people, who form most of the online marketing base. A standard Web page constricts business appearance and values to only a few artistic design choices, so it is best to make these choices carefully. Embracing other media opportunities such as online video marketing can also help establish trust and gain online market share. Fortunately, free design tools and easy-to-learn search engine optimization (SEO) prac-

tices still make online markets easier to enter for small businesses, although this is matched by a large amount of competition.

SEE ALSO Competitive Analysis.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dorland, Brody. "2009 Online Marketing Trends for Small Business." Something Creative Inc.. 5 April 2009. Available from: http://www.somethingcreativeinc.com/blog/index.php/2009/internet marketing online marketing/2009 online marketing trends for small business part 5 got video/.

Karakaya, Fahri. "Barriers to Entry in Industrial Markets."

Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing 17, no. 5, (2002).

Rhoda, Chris. "Contestable Markets." Economics for International Students. 2001.

"What Are Barriers to Entry?" Global Entrepreneurship Institute. 5
October 2009. Available from: http://blog.gcase.org/archives/

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BARTERING

Bartering is the exchange of goods and services among businesses. The practice is as old as time, but since the late 1970s it has taken on a new life of its own and has grown into a major national and international activity, more recently mediated by means of the Internet. Bartering organizations and networks have come into being. These organizations have created and maintained new forms of money in the form of "trading credits." Trading profits are taxable; in turn, trading costs are deductible from taxes like any other costs. The principal justification of barter trading is threefold: barter exchanges offer new ways of finding markets, new ways of obtaining goods at lower costs, and bartering lowers participating companies' cash-flow requirements. The last of these justifications usually acts as the driving force, especially for small businesses interested in bartering.

Small-business bartering usually depends on extra goods or time that the business may have. If the business has extra, unused inventory, setting up a bartering system to get rid of it and obtain useful supplies or services instead is an efficient and worthwhile process.

Small business can barter in two different ways: locally and through large networks. Local bartering systems tend to be much more informal and based on immediate need. A small grocery store might agree to a supply a nearby tax consultant with coffee products for a certain number of months in exchange for tax services. Although these types of transactions are mostly informal, they should begin with a bartering contract and must still

be reported for tax purposes. The other type of bartering focuses more on supplies and business networking. This more far-flung system is based on trade networks and typically has strong online components. These larger organizations have their own bartering agreements that must be used, but for one-on-one bartering small businesses can still find and download barter contract templates for personal transactions.

A large amount of the bartering done in the United States is governed by the International Reciprocal Trade Association (IRTA), which is actively involved in bartering systems throughout the world. IRTA estimates that the modern trade and barter system generates approximately \$12 billion worldwide (\$20 billion, including non-IRTA barterers), earned in part by at least 250,000 businesses in the United States during 2008. The organization expects its numbers to continue growing throughout the 2010s.

BARTERING BASICS

Traditional bartering took the form of simple exchanges: I mow your lawn, you cut my hair. Modern bartering is much more complex. A company wishing to barter first joins a trading exchange. Sign-up fees ranging from \$200 to \$600 and monthly membership costs are usually involved. A broker may be assigned to the company. The goods or services to be bartered are priced by negotiation. In exchange for these the company receives trading credits. These credits work exactly like money but must be exchanged for goods/services available through the exchange the company has joined or other exchanges with which that exchange is affiliated. Each transaction has its own costs (10 to 15 percent of the transaction's face value) in addition to the assessed membership fees. Bartering exchanges, in effect, "make a new market" and also maintain a "currency" (the trading credits) to be used within that market.

Tina Traster, writing in *Crain's New York Business*, provides some valuable tips for those wishing to participate. She points out that barter transactions take more time; those in a hurry had better use cash. It is best to investigate, in advance, if the exchange has what the would-be participant needs. She reminds the would-be trader that taxes are due on all barter exchanges and the exchange will report them to the IRS on Form 1099B. She suggests that bartering is potentially a way of networking with new customers and should not be viewed as a one-time transaction.

Joanne Sammer, writing in the *New Jersey Law Journal*, shows the manner in which a small business used barter to get going. The story involves a two-lawyer startup. The new law firm's principal joined two barter exchanges to kick-start the business. Sammer quotes the

principal as saying: "As a small firm, we needed opportunities to find clients we ordinarily would not get." The law firm encounters twenty potential barter clients yearly. Many of these contacts eventually become cash-paying clients and also refer other paying customers.

TRENDS AND DIRECTIONS

Web-based barter trading appears to be the next major development in the barter industry. New entities are announced at regular intervals and have features designed to increase participation lower or no fees and a huge variety of difficult-to-find products (on the model of eBay).

One of the most common barter Web sites used for small transactions is Craigslist. While Craigslist can be used to communicate with other businesses locally and is useful for browsing what supplies or services are within reach for bartering purposes, small businesses should keep in mind that they should still have a signed barter contract. The International Monetary Systems barter network is a popular, more professional choice, although in this organization the business does not trade outright, but instead amasses "trade dollars" to buy supplies from others in the barter network. These larger organizations (like IMS and Itex) typically charge fees around 7 to 10 percent of each transaction. Small businesses will be more likely to choose these more complex systems if they can expect a consistent supply of unused inventory or service time.

The barter business appears above all to depend on participants who are low on cash and using barter as a way to get around this problem. This fact is hinted at by IRTA's own Web site, which says: "First things first, make sure that your business is stable with cash flow. If your business is already experiencing cash flow problems, don't assume that barter is going to solve them." If cash problems are the driving force, the ultimate expansion of this business will be indirectly governed by economic conditions unless other factors, such as networking and finding new clients, come to trump the primary motive for participation.

EVALUATING BARTER NETWORKS

Small businesses interested in exploring membership in a local, national, or international barter exchange should consider the following factors when examining networks:

- Examine the roster of network participants/members to ensure that they have goods and/or services of value to the small business concerned.
- Study the number of members and the frequency with which they trade. Some exchanges are much more active than others, depending on the trading philosophy of participants and the rules of the network itself.
- Examine the attractiveness of ancillary network services (consulting, member mixers, information newsletters, etc.) for their company.

- Study the size of the trades made within the network.
 Companies that are interested primarily in bartering expensive goods or services may find it difficult to find parties willing to engage in a barter agreement.
- Compare pricing structure and other financial aspects of the network to ensure that bartering makes financial sense for their business. Origination, monthly, and transaction fees can all vary significantly from network to network. In addition, entrepreneurs should attempt to gauge the level of sincere interest that the exchange has in helping their business. For example, some bartering networks limit the number of businesses offering the same goods or services so that benefits of membership are not diluted among too many companies.
- Study the geographic location of other businesses within the barter exchange. For some businesses, close proximity to other network participants is essential for membership to be financially viable.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Internet based bartering service launched." *Internet Business News.* 30 September 30 2005.

Katz Stone, Adam. "Trading Off." Baltimore Business Journal 25 August 25, 2000.

Kooser, Amanda C. "Swap hop. (BUZZ) (SwapThing.com)." Entrepreneur. 1 December 2005.

Ladriault, Gabriel. "E barter set for explosion." Computer Dealer News. 29 October 1999.

Martin, Justin. "Make Purchases Without Cash." *CNN Money* 29 June 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/06/23/smallbusiness/fair trade.fsb/index.htm.

McClellan, Steve. "Old Business of Bartering Finds New Life in Media." *AdWEEK*.4 April 2005.

"Modern Trade & Barter Can Aid Economic Recovery."

IRTA.13 August 2009. Available from: http://www.irta.com/
news.html.

Paddock, Richard C. "New Buying Power, Despite Economy *New York Times* 28 November 28 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/29/us/29sfbarter.html?r=1.

Sammer, Joanne. "Bartering for Business." New Jersey Law Journal. 21 March 2005.

Traster, Tina. "Five steps to bartering unused goods or services." Crain's New York Business. 13 June 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BAYH-DOLE ACT

The Bayh-Dole Act of 1980 is federal legislation that gave universities, small businesses, and nonprofits the right to patent and license inventions arising from scientific research funded by U.S. government agencies. Also known

as the University and Small Business Patent Procedures Act, the law provides incentives that encourage government, academics, and businesses to work together to commercialize scientific knowledge for the public good.

BACKGROUND OF ACT

The movement to transfer government-sponsored scientific research from federal laboratories and universities to the commercial sector began in earnest at the end of World War II. A 1945 report by presidential advisor Vannevar Bush outlined the economic benefits of sharing basic scientific research with private industry. Bush's influence led to the increased funding for basic research in defense, medicine, and other fields, plus the establishment of such agencies at the National Science Foundation and National Institutes of Health.

While these efforts did expand scientific knowledge, the government was less successful at putting new technologies into the hands of private business. By 1980 the federal government had some 28,000 patents, but only a small fraction of that total was actually licensed for commercial development. One problem was that the government agencies that funded research done by universities, federal scientists, and contractors retained title to the patents. Licensing policies were complex and inconsistent among the more than two dozen agencies that financed research. Agencies would not grant exclusive licenses for the technologies, so private companies were wary of spending money to commercialize products that others could later license. Also, universities had little incentive to make practical use of their discoveries when the federal government owned the patent.

In 1980 the U.S. Congress passed two laws to address those issues. The more important was the Bayh-Dole Act, which provided a government-wide system for universities, businesses, and nonprofits to patent and license inventions which had been developed using federal funds. The other legislation, the Stevenson-Wydler Technology Act, addressed technology transfer from federal laboratories. Both measures were aimed at using federal research funds to stimulate economic development as well as disseminate scientific breakthroughs for the public good.

The Bayh-Dole Act, sponsored by then-senators Birch Bayh and Robert Dole, reversed the previous assumption that the federal government owned the rights to products developed from research it had financed with taxpayer dollars. Under the new legislation, organizations and businesses could optionally take title to those inventions themselves, which provided financial incentives for universities to put more focus on commercializing basic research. Federal agencies could also grant exclusive licenses to patents they held, which they developed at

their own laboratories, or which they patented if universities and others decided not to take title on their own.

Since its implementation, the Bayh-Dole Act has been credited with substantially increasing the commercial use of academic research, particularly in the life sciences field. While only a handful of U.S. universities had actively patented and commercialized their research before that time, virtually all research universities now have a technology transfer office (TTO) to centralize the patent and licensing process. Statistics from the Association of University Technology Managers (AUTM) show that thousands of patent applications have been filed and licenses granted, plus hundreds of companies formed, as a direct result of Bayh-Dole. A number of other countries have also adopted models based on Bayh-Dole for controlling their intellectual property.

REGULATIONS

The Bayh-Dole Act (P.L. 96 517) was passed by the U.S. Congress in late 1980, with an effective date of July 1, 1981. The initial act was followed by a 1984 amendment, two presidential memorandums, and Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-124, which provided guidance to federal agencies. Bayh-Dole and the subsequent provisions were implemented into federal regulation in 1987 under 37 Code of Federal Regulation (CFR) 401, a rulemaking published by the U.S. Department of Commerce.

While Bayh-Dole applies to nonprofits and small businesses, most of its application has been among universities. While similar rules apply to all groups, most of the guidelines reflect academic practices.

According to the Council on Government Relations, an association of research universities, the major considerations to the Bayh-Dole Act and the related regulations include:

- Provisions apply to all inventions conceived or made practical under any federal grant or contract, even if the federal government is not the only fund provider.
- Universities must have written agreements with faculty and technical staff which require disclosing and assigning inventions.
- Institutions are obligated to disclose new inventions to the federal agency that provided funding within 2 months of the time the inventor makes written disclosure to the university.
- Universities generally have 2 years after disclosure to decide whether they will retain title to the invention. After that time, the federal agency may elect to take title of the invention.
- After electing to take title, the university has 1 year to file its patent application for the invention. It then has

- another 10 months to notify the funding agency whether it plans to seek foreign patents. As with the U.S. patent, an agency can file a foreign patent application if the university elects not to pursue patents outside the United States.
- Universities that retain title must provide the government with a global nonexclusive, nontransferrable, irrevocable right to use the invention.
- Reports must be filed periodically with the funding agency that discloses the university's efforts to make practical use of the invention. Agencies also have the right to conduct periodic audits to ensure compliance with the act.
- A company with an exclusive license to a patent for a product to be sold in the United States must substantially manufacture that produce domestically.
- Small businesses with less than 500 employees must be given preference when universities are marketing an invention, if those companies have the resources to commercialize that invention. However, a large company that provided research support in addition to the federal government can also receive the license.
- Universities must share a portion of licensing revenues with the inventor or inventors. Any revenues remaining after inventor royalties and expenses must be used for education or scientific research.
- In certain situations, the funding agency can take over the rights itself or require an institution to grant a license to a third party. The government can only elect these "march-in rights" under certain situations, such as deciding too much time has elapsed bringing the discovery to a practical use, or if health and safety issues arise.

RESULTS OF LEGISLATION

The Bayh-Dole Act is generally considered a success in meeting its goal to improve technology transfer between government agencies and the private sector. The Association of University Technology Managers (AUTM), which had 113 members in 1979, had grown to more than 3,000 by 2009. According to *Fortune* magazine, U.S. universities obtained 264 patents in 1979, the year before Bayh-Dole passed. AUTM's report for fiscal 2008 of academic technology transfer showed almost 19,000 U.S. patent applications, with 3,280 patents issued, 648 commercial products introduced, and 595 new companies formed.

While many of these new start-ups are not house-hold names, a number of significant technology companies began with university research. According to *USA Today*, Stanford University earns more than \$48 million

annually from 428 technology licenses. Some 70 percent of academic technology transfers are in the life sciences field, including MRI body scanning and such medications as FluMist, Warfarin, and the hepatitis B vaccine.

In 2002 the *Economist* called the Bayh-Dole act "possibly the most inspired piece of legislation to be enacted in America over the past half-century." The magazine added, "More than anything, this single policy measured helped to reverse American's precipitous slide into industrial irrelevance" following the sluggish technological growth of the late 1970s. In 2010 *Business Week* recognized "the important role that Bayh-Dole played in fueling the entrepreneurial economy of the last 30 years."

Even with that success, Bayh-Dole does have its critics who say the process should be modified to produce better results. A Research Policy article by David Mowery and Arvids Ziedonis found Bayh-Dole only had a "modest" impact on research at schools with long histories of patent activity, such as Stanford, Columbia, and the University of California. A study in the Journal of Technology Transfer, by Paul Swamidass and Venubabu Valusa, found low rates of commercialization of university inventions. Their survey stated that 75 percent of universities reported they are short of staff and budget for processing inventions. Robert Litan and Leesa Mitchell, writing in Harvard Business Review, maintained that requiring researchers to use their university's technology licensing office (TLO) has created a bottleneck that keeps inventions from getting to market quickly enough. Litan and Mitchell proposed letting inventors select their own licensing agent to bring new drugs to market more quickly, for example. A 2005 Fortune, magazine report noted that an unintended consequence of Bayh-Dole is a flood of lawsuits as universities, researchers, and corporations vie for control of new discoveries. The Economist, which 3 years earlier had hailed the legislation, expressed concern in 2005 that academic concern about potential financial windfalls from new discoveries has made researchers more reluctant to share their findings with peers.

Despite those concerns and periodic calls for reform, the U.S. Congress and federal regulators have generally left Bayh-Dole intact.

SMALL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITIES

While Bayh-Dole has had a major impact on how universities conduct research and how government-funded technology flows to the private sector, the act also provides opportunities for small businesses. Universities are generally required to give priority to businesses with less than 500 employees when they market licenses for new inventions.

An article by Ben Worthen in CIO Magazine advised entrepreneurs looking for new technologies to "consider

going back to school not for extra credits, but for the tools to make their lives easier. Hundreds of colleges and universities offer access to research through their Offices of Technology and Licensing (TLOs)." Ashwin Rangan, the CIO of Conexant, told Worthen that the semiconductor company considers research universities to be "a source of competitive advantage." Universities can license technology to a firm, provide finance for research, or make start-up funds available to its faculty and students. Similarly, *Governing* magazine reported that a number of state economic development departments are putting millions of dollars into their research universities in a drive to create more jobs and revenues.

A report by *Inc.* magazine entitled "Universities: Your New Best Friend", found that interest in working with private firms has spread from business schools to engineering, medicine, and other academic departments. More schools are offering services to pair professors with entrepreneurs and to make funds available to make new enterprises. The article, by Emily Barker, suggests starting with the business school's entrepreneurship professor, networking with faculty, and opening other avenues of communication with a college or university to explore opportunities.

Overall, for small businesses and large corporations, along with the government, universities, and individual researchers, the Bayh-Dole Act has been credited with generating successful public-private partnerships that turn scientific research into practical products available to the public.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Advice from the Top: University Research Helps USA Compete." *USA Today.* 5 June 2008.

"AUTM U.S. Licensing Activity Survey Summary: FY2008. The Unsung Hero in Job Creation." *Association of University Technology Managers*. 2009. Available from: http://www.autm.net/AM/Template.cfm?Section=Licensing Surveys AUTM&TEMPLATE=/CM/ContentDisplay.cfm&CONTENTID=4104.

Barker, Emily. "Universities: Your New Best Friend." *Inc.*. November 2002, 66.

"The Bayh Dole Act; A Guide to the Law and Implementing Regulations." Council on Government Relations. September 1999. Available from: http://www.ucop.edu/ott/faculty/ bayh.html.

"Bayhing for Blood or Doling out Cash? Intellectual Property." Economist (US Edition). 24 December 2005.

D'Amato, Tammy, Lindsey Gilroy, and Scott Oldach. "From the Classroom to the Boardroom; How Universities Can Become the Flywheel for Economic Growth." *Intellectual Property Today.* September 2009.

Evans, Gail E. "Strategic Patent Licensing for Public Research Organizations: Deploying Restriction and Reservation Clauses to Promote Medical R&D in Developing Countries." *American Journal of Law and Medicine* 34, no. 2/3 (2008):175. "Innovation's Golden Goose." *Economist (US Edition)*. 12 December 2002.

Kimmel, Paul, and Leslie Kren. "Dual Rate Cost Assignment to Evaluate Performance." *CPA Journal.* July 2002.

Leaf, Clifton. "The Law of Unintended Consequences." *Fortune*. 10 September 2005.

Litan, Robert E. "Improving the Commercialization of University Inventions." Business Week. 1 March 2010.

Litan, Robert E., and Leesa Mitchell. "The HRB List: Breakthrough Ideas for 2010." *Harvard Business Review*. January/February

Mowery, David, and Arvids Ziedonis. "Academic Patent Quality and Quantity Before and After the Bayh Dole Act in the United States." *Research Policy* 31, no. 3 (March 2002)399 418.

Swamidass, Paul, and Venubabu Vulasa. "Why University Inventions Rarely Produce Income? Bottlenecks in University Technology Transfer." *Journal of Technology Transfer* 34, no. 4 (August 2009):343–363.

Swope, Christopher. "Ivory Tower Inc." *Governing*. January 2002.U.S. Government Accounting Office (GAO). "Technology Transfer: Agenices' Rights to Federally Sponsored Biomedical Inventions." Washington DC: GAO, 2003.

Worthen, Ben. "From Their Labs to Your Desktop." CIO Magazine. 15 March 2002.

Hickman, Anaxos

BENCHMARKING

Benchmarking is a management technique aimed at detecting "best practice" in other organizations and then adopting it in one's own.

According to Keith Sisson and his associates, writing in an occasional paper titled "All Benchmarkers Now?" the practice has its roots in Japanese reverse engineering efforts in the 1950s and in kaizen, meaning continuous improvement, a practice introduced by Toyota. Benchmarking, in other words, is a competitive response: "Others are doing a better job. How do they do it? Let's do the same thing.' According to Sisson and his colleagues, the practice is "very much associated with Xerox in the USA, leading to the first book on the subject by the company's head of benchmarking in the 1980s.... Initially, in the late 1970s and early 1980s, Xerox focused on the activities of its Japanese competitors. This 'competitive benchmarking' was quickly joined by 'generic benchmarking,' in which Xerox looked beyond immediate competitors, to include companies with strong practices outside their particular industry railways, insurance and electricity generation, for example."

Since that time, benchmarking has been applied in a formal fashion to all manner of technical and administrative procedures. The phrase has also come to be used somewhat loosely to indicate any kind of comparisons between companies, departments, and discrete processes. It may be

applied very narrowly to such matters as Internet download time performance and as broadly as comparing marketing campaigns.

Benchmarking has become a well-accepted management tool among larger corporations, both as a means of remaining competitive and in justifying their own performance. Richard T. Roth, in *Financial Executive* begins his article on benchmarking by writing: "The benchmarking concept, a familiar one to most executives, keeps gaining converts. Benchmarking picked up with the onset of the recession in the late 1990s as companies began to use it as a tool to judge contributions to corporate performance and examine particular business failings."

HOW BENCHMARKING WORKS

Benchmarking is a study of best practices elsewhere and the implementation of such findings "back home." Studies may be very broad (generic benchmarking), industry-wide (industry benchmarking), specific to a business function like purchasing (functional benchmarking), or aimed at a particular process (performance benchmarking).

The general procedure involves selection of a target, identifying best practitioners, surveying best practices by interview and other means, analyzing the results, and making whatever changes are needed internally to apply the discoveries made.

Unless the practice is well-integrated and institutionalized, barriers to effective benchmarking abound, especially in smaller organizations. Formal programs usually require a substantial commitment of staff time and direct expenditures. For maximum effect, therefore, top management involvement is vital but not always forthcoming: benchmarking initiatives may arise at lower levels in order to "nudge" upper management. Identifying best practices may prove difficult and may involve extra costs. It is obviously most difficult to benchmark direct competitors: they tend to shy away from sharing the secret of their success. Once best practices have been identified, their analysis can present serious difficulties. Frequently a "best practice" is due to unique circumstances, an intangible quality like a leading personality, and is therefore very difficult to adopt. Finally, implementation of best practice may be fiercely resisted within the company.

For these reasons, benchmarking programs are most successful when their aims are fairly narrow and quantifiable. Awareness of the problem within the company should be widespread and shared, so that the new best practice techniques are reasonably accessible, and implementation is well rewarded.

BENCHMARKING AND SMALL BUSINESS

Benchmarking tends to be a method most suited to large, centralized, and bureaucratically organized institutions.

Smaller companies sometimes attempt it, but success appears to require effective top management participation. James Dodd and Mark Turner, in *National Public Accountant*, accurately assess small-business attitudes toward this management technique: "Most regard their businesses as too unique to warrant detailed comparison across industries," they write. "They [small businesses] see no valid comparisons and, therefore, do not recognize any meaningful benefit from examining practices outside their own industries." In addition, small businesses rarely have enough extra income to spend investigating competitors or other separate industries. The functional equivalent to benchmarking, however, does take place when small-business owners interact with competitors and peers in the marketplace and keep eyes and ears open.

In its most simple form, benchmarking is business comparison, and a small business can make such comparisons locally no matter where it is. Comparing success to general economic conditions and to industry reports can also be useful to small businesses. In the struggle of small businesses to stay meaningful to the public and upto-date with current business practices, one of the most important tools is the Internet. The advance of social media has allowed even small companies to gather information successfully from a broad spectrum of the public and, in business circles, other companies. There are multiple programs, some available for free download, that allow businesses to search and sort information for terms, phrases, and ideas applicable to their industry. Almost every type of company has online forums, webzines, and other forms of mass communication that small businesses can use as informal benchmark data.

Many small business do not stop at collecting data. The Internet also makes collaborative benchmarking possible, a process in which a number of smaller businesses gather and create a collective benchmark report, combining resources to provide information they would be incapable of accessing otherwise. A strong example is the 2009 study conducted by small businesses using the Information Technology Effectiveness Index to compare IT systems. The collection of businesses entered information in a survey format and received a free benchmark report in return. In this case, the benchmark report showed that one in four small businesses received a failing grade in IT operation, which analysts believed was due to the habit of small businesses of cutting costs for IT projects before other business components.

Benchmarks can also be used by large organizations and governments to provide useful information to all businesses, large and small, about current business practices. This is a common occurrence when a particular initiative is being advocated, such as the corporate use of safer chemicals in consumer products. A primary bench-

mark report was created for this issue by the International Journal of Corporate Sustainability in 2005, with a 2010 update including information from other studies across America and Europe. These benchmarks are made available to all businesses so they have the ability to see if they are in compliance.

SEE ALSO Best Practices.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ackoff, Russell L. "The Trouble with Benchmarking." Across the Board. January 2000.
- Bogan, Christopher E., and Michael J. English. *Benchmarking for Best Practices: Winning through Innovative Adaptation* New York: McGraw Hill, 1994.
- Campbell, Anita. "Benchmark Your IT Effectiveness." *Small Busines Trends.* 20 February 2009. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/02/benchmark your it effectiveness.html.
- Dodd, James L., and Mark A. Turner. "Is Benchmarking Appropriate for Small Businesses?" National Public Accountant. August 2000.
- "IT Failing One in Four Small Businesses Says New Effectiveness Index Survey." *Business Wire.* 21 July 2009. Available from: http://www.businesswire.com/portal/site/home/permalink/?ndmViewId=news_view&newsId=20090721005258&newsLang=en.
- Liroff, Richard. "An Updated Benchmark for Corporate Green Chemistry Practices." Green Biz. Greener World Media, 2009. Available from: http://www.greenbiz.com/research/ tool/2009/11/30/updated benchmark corporate green chemistry practices.
- "Main Obstacles to Benchmarking." *Modern Materials Handling*. 29 February 2000.
- Roth, Richard T. "Best Practice Benchmarking." *Financial Executive*. July August 2005.
- Sisson, Keith, James Arrowsmith, and Paul Marginson. "All Benchmarkers Now? Benchmarking and the 'Europeanisation' of Industrial Relations." Brighton, U.K.: ESRC "One Europe or Several Programme," Sussex European Institute, 2002.
- Wieder, Tamara. "E Commerce Benchmarking." *Computerworld.* 7 August 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BEST PRACTICES

The phrase "best practices" or, in the singular, "best practice" is business jargon arising from the management tool known as "benchmarking." The assumption underlying this term is that production and management processes are uniform enough so that a "best practice" can be identified and then adopted more or less "as is" by another entity. This is obviously the case in technical areas, where the adoption of a "best practice" by others may be blocked only by patent

protection or cost concerns. When the concept is applied to management procedures, however, the transferability of "best practices" may be more difficult to accomplish. Benchmarking programs attempt to identify best practices in a sector, an industry, or a cluster of competitors. Best practices are quantified to the extent possible by developing measurements ("metrics") and then comparing the numbers to similarly developed values inside the surveying operation.

According to the consulting firm Best Practices LLC, companies exhibiting a best practice may not be best-in-class in every area. But due to industry forces or the firm's goal of excellence, practices have been implemented and developed that have brought the firm recognition in a certain area. Typically the best practices result in higher profits.

For small businesses, best practices are easier to follow than benchmarking information. Benchmarking usually requires outside research beyond the time and cost limits of small businesses, while best practices are the distilled results of industry-wide benchmarking, presented in easily-understood forms. This makes best practice data useful, but it also requires a certain amount of analysis by small businesses. Many larger businesses use the term "best practice" in their own marketing techniques and as a buzzword to sell their products, whether or not they are a benchmark standard.

IDENTIFYING BEST PRACTICES

Some firms are so well known for best practices in certain areas that it is not necessary to consult books, magazines, libraries, or the Internet to find the information. For example, Federal Express is often cited as having best practices among competitors in the expedited small package industry for their on-time delivery and package tracking services. Apple, with its iPod and iPhone, is often cited as being innovative and creative, while the L. L. Bean outdoor products and clothing company is frequently lauded for its customer service practices and return policy guarantees.

When a firm is benchmarking to learn about the best practices of others, often these superior methods are found in companies outside the firm's key industry segment. Thus it is important to research and observe companies in a wide variety of settings, countries, industries (even in the not-for-profit sector) to learn better ways to improve.

Information on best practices and innovative technologies can also be found on the Best Manufacturing Practices (BMP) Web site at www.bmpcoe.org. The goal of this site is to increase the quality, reliability, and maintainability of goods produced by American firms. One way BMP accomplishes this goal is to identify best practices, document them, and share the information across industry segments. They believe that by sharing best practices, they allow companies to learn from others' attempts and to avoid costly and time-consuming duplication of efforts. Companies profiled have submitted abstracts of what their

organization does well; they include previous practices, changes to new processes, and information on implementation as well as quantitative details and lessons learned.

When dealing with financial best practices, small businesses are likely to find trends gravitating toward more cohesive and Web-based systems that allow for easier management of payroll and expense information. Instead of being a separate process, best practice payroll techniques are combining payroll with tax reporting, retirement account management, and electronic attendance monitoring. The online management of funds using business debit cards and other electronically based tools is also rising in popularity.

For telecommunications, small businesses should note that business practices as a whole are becoming more integrated with online services. To succeed, a small business needs to be able to manage information, services, and employees from both online and voice-data platforms. Along with this comes the current best practices in wireless networking, online security, and data management, which are subject to frequent updates.

Best practice marketing techniques differ from industry to industry, but they often involve out-of-the-box methods. Some practices (such as product integration) will be beyond the means of small businesses, but others like sensory branding (using scent and sound to differentiate brands) can be incorporated early on in a business's development. Online, best practice marketing dictates easy-to-navigate and simple Web designs.

When it comes to human resources, best practices tend toward solving particular problems, such as ways to integrate multigenerational workforces with mentor relationships, or instituting mandatory vacation time to help employees with work/life balances.

These are only a few different types of best practices. They can differ from practice to practice, and often the best way for a small business to learn best practices is to watch those who have been commended for their own efforts.

LEARNING FROM AWARD WINNERS

Other ways to identify best practices include observing businesses as a consumer or as a mystery shopper. It is also possible to identify best practices by examining professional journals and business periodicals. Companies that win various awards often exhibit best practices to emulate. The Malcolm Baldrige National Quality Award winners are a good group of companies to benchmark for best practices. The award is given to U.S. organizations that have shown achievements and improvements in seven areas: leadership, strategic planning, customer and market focus, information and analysis, human resource focus, process management, and business results.

Learning about the best practices of others is a valuable way for firms to gather fresh insights into possible methods of improving a myriad of aspects of their operations. It should be an important part of an organization's strategic planning activities.

SEE ALSO Benchmarking.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Greengard, Samuel. "6 Strategies for Payroll Best Practices." *Business Finance*. 1 April 2003. Available from: http://businessfinancemag.com/article/6 strategies payroll best practices 0401?page=0%2C0. Lindstrom, Martin. *Buyology*. New York: Doubleday, 2008.

Panchak, Patricia. "The Never Ending Search for Excellence." Industry Week. 16 October 2000.

Patton, Susannah. "By the Numbers." *CIO.* 1 October 2000. Roth, Richard T. "Best Practice Benchmarking." *Financial Executive*. July August 2005.

Top 10 Best Practices in HR Management for 2010. Old Saybrook, Conn.: Business and Legal Resources, 2009.

"Your Business." *Best Practice Systems*. Best Practice Systems, Inc. 2008. Available from: http://www.bestpracticesystems.com/site/Your Business/default.aspx.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BETTER BUSINESS BUREAUS (BBBs)

Better Business Bureaus (BBBs) are private nonprofit organizations that collect and report information to help consumers make informed decisions when dealing with businesses or charitable organizations. As an organization, the BBB is not a government or law enforcement agency; it does not have the power to collect money, administer sanctions, or impose other penalties against companies or individuals that engage in poor business practices. It does, however, have a certain amount of influence on both business and customer decisions. Faced with the prospect of losing customers because of unfavorable BBB rankings, companies have a significant incentive to adhere to proper business practices and address customer complaints.

In addition to their information-gathering activities, local BBBs also provide mediation services when disputes arise between customers and businesses, promote ethical business standards, maintain standards for truthful advertising, and share pertinent information (about possible fraudulent activity, etc.) with local and national law enforcement agencies. With the rise of e-commerce in the late 1990s, they have also become involved in efforts to address business fraud on the Internet. BBBs are licensed by the Council of Better Business Bureaus (CBBB) and governed by their own local boards of directors.

The most widely used service of the Better Business Bureau is its inquiry and information service, which daily updates information on industries. In fact, the BBB receives as many as 1,000 inquiries a day from consumers and businesses seeking reports on firms. These reliability reports are limited to marketplace practices and do not provide information on either individual or business credit information. BBB reliability reports contain information about the nature of the business, its principal officers, a 3-year summary of any complaints processed, and any government action involving the company's marketplace practices. Most Bureaus also note BBB membership (if any) in their public reports and indicate whether the firm in question participates in any special BBB programs to improve customer satisfaction. In addition, the BBB issues reports on products, services, and general business topics to promote educated comparison shopping by consumers and businesses alike. These reports are available on the Better Business Bureau Web site (www.bbb.org), which also provides businesses and consumers with the ability to file complaints.

Many small businesses and consumers also utilize the BBB's arbitration program. This system was instituted in 1973 as a way to help businesses and customers avoid litigation. "[It] uses trained volunteer arbitrators from the community," noted *Business First-Columbus*. "[They] perform their duties as a public service, the arbitration process is provided at no cost to the consumer and, in most instances, at no cost to the business. Depending on the dollar amount in dispute, the arbitration is either conducted by a single arbitrator or by a panel of three. The arbitrators' decisions are rendered within 10 days after the close of the hearing, and most cases are completed within 45 days after the process has been chosen by the parties."

In 2008 there were approximately 860,000 complaints filed through the BBB structure of the United States. Approximately 73 percent were settled through official inquiries, 23 percent were not settled, and the rest could not be pursued by the BBB. At the top of the list were cell phone service companies and auto dealers, followed by service industries such as banks, online shopping sites, and satellite providers.

USING A BBB

Locally, a small business can become connected with two of the most common business-oriented organizations: the chamber of commerce and the local BBB. The purpose of the chamber of commerce is to encourage local businesses and advertise their benefits to consumers. The purpose of the BBB is to protect local consumers from fraudulent or improper business practices.

For small businesses, BBBs can be an excellent source of information, especially when deciding on marketing methods or business practices. The online BBB organization, for instance, offers information on ethical advertising practices and management purposes that can be viewed free of charge, an excellent resource for businesses planning new methods of operation. Businesses that do use the codes offered by the BBB will also be in excellent position to join their local chapter.

In addition to the codes that they maintain for ethical business practices, BBBs also collect and distribute best practice information and useful tips that are available to all interested businesses. BBB.org, for instance, offers a complete section on data security for small businesses. Launched in 2009, this resource offers information on handling and transferring sensitive data, dealing with customer data and data theft, and becoming part of the global data community to receive news on legal and technological developments.

BBBs also produce occasional reports on fraudulent business activities which can be useful for companies that want to avoid being targeted by scams. According to report issued by BBB.org, the top three scams of 2009 were: 1) Acai supplement "free trial" offers; 2) stimulus and government grant scams; and 3) robocalls offering lower interest rates or membership to no-call lists. Other useful reports are issued throughout the year.

BBB MEMBERSHIP

Each Better Business Bureau is independently supported by businesses that operate within their designated service area. BBBs receive their operating funds from the membership dues that are paid by business and professional groups in those service areas. Companies that become members of their local Better Business Bureau receive several benefits in return. These usually include: 1) membership identification on the company's place of business; 2) access to all BBB publications, programs, and services; 3) right to participate in BBB training programs in such areas as arbitration, customer service, and mediation; and 4) affiliation with other member businesses.

The BBB maintains certain standards for membership to ensure that the organization's integrity remains unquestioned. Companies with bad track records are not accepted, and companies that do become members have to adhere to certain rules. For example, BBB members must respond to consumer complaints presented by the BBB; if they do not do so, they lose their membership. In addition, the BBB attaches a number of conditions to ensure that companies do not join simply for the purpose of trumpeting their membership. BBBs do not endorse or recommend businesses or what they sell. They do not allow members to advertise their membership, because consumers may reach the erroneous conclusion that the BBB is endorsing the member's business. In addition, BBB membership dues are not tax deductible for federal income tax purposes, though they may be tax deductible as an ordinary and necessary

business expense. Finally, the CBBB has noted that membership does not confer any advantages when complaints arise: "The BBB's integrity is on the line every time we review and process a complaint. If a Bureau were to favor members over nonmembers in a complaint, such action would destroy our most valuable asset the public trust that we have held for over 80 years."

A branch of the Council of Better Business Bureaus maintains information on various charitable organizations. These reports, which are maintained by the national Council but updated by local BBBs, cover charitable and other nonprofit organizations. Information typically included in these reports includes the group's background, its current programs (if any), the structure of its governing body, its tax-exempt status, its fundraising practices, its financial standing, and notification as to whether the organization complies with the CBBB's "Standards for Charitable Solicitations."

These reliability reports can be invaluable to both individual and business customers who want to make sure that they are conducting business with an ethical company. The BBB cautions, however, that it does not maintain reports on every business operating in a given area. The reasons for this vary. In some cases, the business is relatively new. In other instances, the company may simply operate in such a manner that customers see no reason to file a complaint.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "BBB Dispute Resolution: Common Sense Alternative." Business First Columbus. 22 October 1999.
- "BBB History and Traditions." Better Business Bureau Consumer Information Series, n.d.
- "BBB Lists Top 10 Scams and Rip Offs of 2009." BBB.org. 6 January 2010.
- "Before You Buy: BBB Offers Inquiry, Information Services."

 Business First Columbus. 22 October 1999.
- Cohen, Alan. "Meet the Watchdogs." *PC Magazine.* 14 December 1999.
- "Data Security Made Simpler." *BBB.org.* 2009. Available From: http://www.bbb.org/data security/.
- "Dissatisfied Consumers Who Complain to the Better Business Bureau." *Journal of Consumer Marketing*. September October 1999.
- "Frequently Asked Questions About the Better Business Bureau."Better Business Bureau Consumer Information Series, n.d.
- "US BBS 2008 Statistics Sorted by Complaints." *BBB.org.* 2009. Available from: http://www.bbb.org/us/storage/16/documents/stats%20pdf/US by Complaint 2008 inter.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BIOMETRICS

Biometrics is a field of science that uses computer technology to identify people based on physical or behavioral characteristics such as fingerprints or voice scans. "Bio" in the name refers to the physiological traits measured; "metrics" refers to the quantitative analysis that provides a positive identification of an individual. Biometrics is gaining widespread use in the business world as means to make the workplace more secure and efficient. The technology provides a high level of security for facilities and computer networks. It also helps employees increase their productivity by providing instant identification for time cards, payroll processing, computer logins, phone or copy machine usage, and myriad other purposes. In the age of terrorism, biometrics is increasingly recruited to help in tracking potentially dangerous individuals.

The U.S. government is deploying biometrics as well. On January 1, 2006, the U.S. State Department announced the installation of biometric "entry systems" at U.S. land ports. According to the State Department release, "The program compares biometric data such as digital and inkless fingerscans and digital photos, as well as biographical information collected by the Department of State, against U.S. terrorist and criminal watch lists to identify and intercept criminals and violators who try to enter the United States."

One benefit of biometrics is that it relieves people from the burden of remembering dozens of different passwords to company computer networks, e-mail systems, and Web sites. In addition to creating distinct passwords for each system they use or Web site they visit, people are expected to change their passwords frequently. Employees who have trouble remembering their passwords may be more likely to keep a written list in a desk drawer or posted on a bulletin board, thus creating a security risk. But biometrics offers an easy solution to this problem. "An employee may not be able to remember a dozen passwords and PINs, but is very unlikely to forget or misplace his or her thumb," P. J. Connolly wrote in "Future Security May Be in the Hands, or Eyes, of Users," an article in *InfoWorld*.

Biometrics systems, which once cost tens of thousands of dollars to install, were originally used only by large corporations and the government. But now less expensive systems, costing as little as a few hundred dollars per desktop, are making the technology available to smaller businesses and individual consumers. As a result, analysts believe that the usage of biometrics will grow over the next few years, so that the technology will become prevalent on the Internet as well as in businesses.

BIOMETRICS FOR SMALL BUSINESS

Since small businesses are constrained by budgets, their use of biometric systems will probably be limited to fingerprint and palm print systems, which have seen the largest decrease in cost. Fingerprint scanners are useful for single computer stations or devices, while palm print devices used more often for security and time clock purposes. These systems can be purchased from companies throughout the biometrics market who offer packages to small businesses tailored to specific needs.

When it comes to computer systems, there are different levels of biometric security that small businesses will need to choose from when deciding on a security framework. The first application is in logging on and off computer systems like Windows. Many laptops come preequipped with this technology, and USB-based additions for desktop models can be bought from third-party providers. Small businesses can also use biometrics to secure access to software applications designed only for employee use. There is also a set of biometric applications designed to protect online access, such as the business side of Web sites or Internet accounts specific to the business. The business can also choose to limit access to local files with biometric security that can be used to divide data management appropriately throughout the business.

Trends in biometric data are also leading to increasing government involvement, since biometric information provides an easy way for governments to consolidate accurate information on a large number of people. In 2009 Switzerland began officially to switch to electronic passports based on a national fingerprint registry. Even the U.S. Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) is putting a system in place to exchange biometric data on criminals with other countries. These changes could eventually require all companies, including small businesses, to integrate biometric information into their operations, especially in matters related to government.

HOW BIOMETRICS SYSTEMS WORK

The main biometrics systems on the market work by scanning an individual's fingerprints, hands, face, iris, retina, voice pattern, signature, or strokes on a keyboard. According to Hogan, finger scanning accounts for 34 percent of biometric system sales, followed by hand scanning with 26 percent, face scanning with 15 percent, voice scanning and eye scanning with 11 percent each, and signature scanning with 3 percent. Retinal scanning which reads the blood vessels in the back of the eye and requires the user to be within 6 inches of the scanning device is the most accurate system but also the least likely to enjoy widespread use because of people's natural protectiveness toward their eyes.

Once the scanner reads the user's physiological information, the computer begins analyzing it. "The system reads the physical or behavioral characteristic, looks for telltale minutiae, and applies an algorithm that uniquely expresses those minutiae as a very large alphanumeric

key," Bill Orr explained in the ABA Banking Journal. "This sample key then goes to a repository where it is compared with a key (called a template) that was created by the approved user when she enrolled in the system. This in turn generates a score based on how closely the two samples match."

Some experts suggest that the various types of biometric technologies will be combined as needed to fit different user applications. "If you already have a telephone in your hand, the most natural thing in the world is to use voice scanning for identification," Samir Nanavati of the International Biometric Group told Hogan. "If you're already typing at a keyboard, the unique pattern of how you type makes the most sense. And if you need an electronic signature anyway, why not do a biometric match for identification purposes?"

The difficulty of biometric technology is that it is a permanently unique system of data. No one else shares a user's fingerprint, or iris pattern, or DNA. While in theory this provides the user with an extremely personal security system, applications have shown flaws in the system. Biometric devices typically have a 1 to 3 percent failure rate, and the more simple systems can be cheated using simple devices to fool the scanners. Even the more complicated systems have inherent problems: if biometric data is hacked and stolen from the system, there is no way to replace it. While businesses can give employees and customers new passwords, they cannot give them new fingerprints, raising issues with security and long-term applicability.

Perhaps the most difficult obstacle to overcome in adopting biometric technology is employee or customer concern about its invasiveness. For example, many people think the technology could be used to collect fingerprints for a huge database. "But that's not how it works," Hogan noted. "While biometrics may make you more efficient at matching your Web site visitors to the customer profiles you keep of them, it doesn't provide any more information about the user at the point of access than the typical password system."

To deal with privacy issues, it is common for businesses to follow certain benchmark guidelines. In the United States, the Privacy Act controls the use of biometric information to a certain extent, but the legislation does not apply to small businesses, among other organizations. If a small business is worried about how biometric systems will affect employee morale or customer perception, it can choose to follow other guidelines used by industries interested in protecting data. The Biometrics Privacy Code, for instance, is a private reference created by the Biometrics Institute in 2009 for use by businesses that want to advocate responsible use of biometric technology. Businesses can choose to sign up for

the code formally or simply follow the best practice information it provides.

SEE ALSO Data Encryption; Internet Security; Counter terrorism.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Biometrics Institute Privacy Code." *Biometrics Institute*. October 2009. Available from: http://www.biometricsinstitute.org/displaycommon.cfm?an=1&subarticlenbr=8.
- "A Compelling Case for Biometrics." *ChannelWeb.* 18 February 2005.
- Connolly, P. J. "Future Security May Be in the Hands, or Eyes, of Users." *InfoWorld.* 16 October 2000.
- Connolly, P. J. "Security Steps into the Spotlight." *InfoWorld.* 29 January 2001.
- Connolly, P. J. "Biometrics Comforts Customers while Securing Assets." *InfoWorld.* 2 April 2001.
- Drapeau, Sheila Smith. "Biometrics: Where Science Meets the Company Payroll." Westchester County Business Journal. 5 February 2001.
- Fonseca, Brian. "Biometrics Eye the Mainstream Markets." *InfoWorld.* 15 January 2001.
- Gibson, Ellen. "The Dawning of the Biometric Age." *Business Week.* 20 May 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/innovate/content/may2009/id20090520 625039.htm.
- Hogan, Mike. "Body Language." Entrepreneur. March 2001.
- "The Issues with Biometric Systems." *Biometric News Portal.* 2010. Available from: http://www.biometricnewsportal.com/.
- Orr, Bill. "Time to Start Planning for Biometrics." ABA Banking Journal. October 2000.
- Perkin, Julian. "New Services Will Keep an Eye on Security: Biometrics." *Financial Times.* 21 February 2001.
- United States Department of State. "Biometric Entry System Installed at Final U.S. Land Ports." *America.gov.* 1 January 2006. Available from: http://www.america.gov/st/washfile english/2006/January/20060101175239niremydolem 0.9575159.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

A corporation is a legal entity created ("chartered") either under federal or state law. The corporation is an artificial "person" distinct from the individuals who own it. This prompted a jurist once to remark that a corporation has "neither a soul to damn nor a body to kick" (as quoted by John Downes and Jordan Elliott Goodman in Barron's *Dictionary of Finance and Investment Terms*). This legal person is nevertheless entitled to own property, borrow money, bring law suits, and to have its communications protected under the First Amendment. The charter of this institution is its "constitution," the

shareholders are its "people," the management is its "executive," and the board of directors is its "legislature."

In theory, stockholders elect board members, and board members elect the chief executive. Thus a "board of directors" is associated with companies organized as corporations. Partnerships and sole proprietorships do not have boards. The minimum and maximum number of board members is usually specified by state law; three is a typical minimum membership; the maximum may not exceed the number of shareholders. The board's duties are defined by the corporate charter which, in turn, is structured by state and/or federal law.

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE

In discussing boards generally, it is important to note that all boards are different. Despite major trends over time, specific boards have exhibited every variety of function associated with such bodies, often in defiance of prevailing custom.

By historic origin, boards initially were the investors the three or four wealthy people who funded an energetic entrepreneur. The distinction between investors and boards developed over time as the number of investors grew larger; boards then took on the role of bodies representing stockholders. The presence on the board of major stockholders, however, in person or by proxy, has never disappeared. Through much of the sustained growth period that followed World War II, boards retained their governance functions but often exercised them weakly ("rubber stamp boards"), especially in successful, growing corporations led by dominant executives.

In the opening years of the twenty-first century, in response to major corporate scandals, a strong role for boards has reemerged, mandated by federal law. But these changes are specific only to publicly traded companies. The role of boards in privately held corporations continues to be shaped by other factors, most prominently by the degree to which major stockholders wish to be involved. Private boards may be quite active in some companies and may exercise supervisory powers; in others, board members are chiefly used as resources and as ambassadors to other interests; in yet other boards, the members are a mere formality required by law.

BOARDS AND THEIR ORGANIZATION

Corporate boards have members, usually called "directors," who are elected by the stockholders. A privately held corporation has board members selected by the consensus of the company's founders without a formal election. When the company goes public and stockholder numbers increase substantially, the company prepares slates of board candidates and submits these to stock-

holders for a vote. The stockholder may accept the recommended slate, choose one of the alternatives, name others who do not appear on the list, or give his or her vote ("proxy") to the company itself to exercise.

Board members are called "inside directors" if they are members of the management or "outside directors" if they have no direct role in the company itself. Outside directors are typically well-known figures in the business community recruited for service on the board to provide valuable advice and counsel; they may not be executives of competitors or sit on competitors' boards. Outside directors may also be drawn from community organizations sometimes representing academia, law, labor, or other large constituencies or interests. Outside directors are also called independent directors because they are not under the influence of the chief executive of the corporation. In publicly held companies, directors receive compensation for their services. Compensation may also be paid in privately held organizations.

Under the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), directors of either category are held to be "insiders" and therefore prohibited from trading stock based on "inside knowledge."

In large corporations the board is frequently subdivided into committees with functional roles such as Executive, Finance, Compensation, Strategy, Audit, and so on. Board members are assigned to committees and these, in turn, develop positions on issues pertinent to the functional matter assigned to the committee. They make recommendations to the full board. Under legislation passed in 2002, audit committees are mandatory and their functions and membership are precisely defined.

Boards set their own rules of operation. If the corporation's bylaws or charter specify that *Robert's Rules of Order* will be followed, procedures may take the parliamentary form or do so if conflicts arise.

In large corporations the board and its committees will have full-time staffs engaged in preparatory and administrative work related to board activities. Employees of such staffs are also considered to be insiders because of their unique access to sensitive data.

THE EVOLUTION OF A BOARD

In a small, privately held corporation, the board will typically be a so-called working board, with its members all engaged in the business. In addition, one or two additional family members may be on the board but inactive in operations. Board meetings tend to be rather informal in such situations because operational and board decisions coincide. The paperwork connected with the board activity recording legally mandated board meetings, for instance will be seen as rather a nuisance. If the business begins to grow, the board will tend to evolve.

A growing business tends to enlarge its board by inviting new investors to serve or may have to welcome a new investor (or his or her representative) willingly or not. The owners also often see great benefit in drawing in people who can bring new points of view and important skills and knowledge in guiding the company as it expands. An "advisory board" thus develops. Board meetings take on a real value at this stage. They serve to clarify directions and to gather information. Management learns to view itself more clearly and consciously by explaining the business to others at board meetings. Board members bring suggestions, make contacts, redirect efforts by good advice, identify opportunities, and otherwise participate in consulting capacities.

The board may finally develop into a "governing board," seeking either to cash out its assets for the owners or to raise funds for the next stage of expansion, when it "goes public" and becomes a publicly traded entity. At that point the company comes under the regulatory aegis of the SEC. Its board members now are exposed to the colder and harsher winds of securities law. The character of the board will change automatically even if its inside management remains in control by retaining more than half the outstanding shares. The most important duties of a public board are the selection of senior executives, approving issuance of additional shares, declaring dividends, and overseeing financial activities through its auditing committee. Under securities laws, board members are held responsible for the lawful discharge of their duties; failing to do so may result in heavy fines and imprisonment.

PUBLIC COMPANIES AND SOX

The spectacular collapse of Enron Corporation in 2001 was ultimately traced back to hidden and suspicious off-balance-sheet transactions, fraudulently overstated earnings, and failures in formal external audits. This brought into laserlike focus a long-building and widespread critique not only of top management but also of boards of directors viewed as cheerleaders for flamboyant chief executives willing to approve actions without exercising due diligence.

Enron brought a very energetic legislative response in the form of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, abbreviated as SOX. SOX overhauled financial reporting requirements, created a national Public Accounting Oversight Board to reform all auditing procedures, and criminalized a number of executive and director actions. An important provision of Sarbanes-Oxley was the requirement that every public board must have an audit committee made up exclusively of outside (independent) directors.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND BOARDS OF DIRECTORS

Small businesses do not usually have much interest in creating a board of directors. Since smaller businesses are usually started by a single owner or group of owners with a cohesive vision and a limited area of activity, a board of directors is rarely needed or expected. Only when a small business grows large enough to incorporate or trade stock publicly does it consider forming a board of directors.

The problem with this procedure is that it can cram small businesses into a very small window of action when it is finally time to form a board of directors. A better method is to prepare for an eventual board of directors as soon as the business begins to grow. One of the first steps a growing business can take is to create a set of official bylaws. These bylaws should govern the overall structure of the board and detail how large the board would be, how members would be chosen and how long they would serve, what the committee structure would be like, and how the performance of the board would be judged.

The business will also need to decide how much board members will be paid, and whether or not to impose age and salary limits on the members. These decisions will be based on the structure and purpose of the business itself. Plans will also need to be made for distributing company information to board members and allowing them to express their own opinions.

When a small business does begin to develop a board of directors, it is usually in the form of an advisory board made up of independent directors designed only to give the business feedback. This can provide both a useful method for the business to analyze its own market activity and be an intermediary step on the way to an official and legal board of directors, which can improve the business's standing in the eyes of investors.

An advisory board is a flexible alternative, since it can be used as the business owners see fit. If the board or a board member is not working out, the business can easily replace them. An official board of directors, on the other hand, cannot simply be replaced. It becomes an institution of the company, responsible for its welfare. A good board of directors can bring connections, experience, and funding that a single owner or partnership could not achieve alone. Of course, this also requires that small-business owners give up some of their control to a board that can choose to outvote them on certain decisions.

SEE ALSO Sarbanes-Oxley.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Board of Directors." *Small Business Notes*. Small Business Notes, 2009. Available from: http://www.smallbusinessnotes.com/operating/leadership/board.html.

- Downes, John, and Jordan Eliot Goodman. *Dictionary of Finance and Investment Terms*. 8th ed. Hauppage, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2010.
- Hellriegel, Don, Susan E. Jackson, and John W. Slocum, Jr. Management: A Competency Based Approach. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.
- Hitt, Michael A., R. Edward Freeman, and Jeffrey S. Harrison, eds. The Blackwell Handbook of Strategic Management. Oxford, U.K.: Blackwell Publishers, 2001.
- Ironkwe, Winna. "An Advisory Board or a Board of Directors? "CNN Money. Fortune Small Business. 30 October 2007. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2007/10/25/smbusiness/advisory board.fsb/index.htm.
- Monks, A. G., and Neil Minow. Corporate Governance. Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2004.
- Robert III, Henry M., et al. *Robert's Rules of Order*. rev.10th ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: Perseus Publishing, 2000.
- Shultz, Susan F. *The Board Book: Making Your Corporate Board a Strategic Force in Your company's Success.* New York: AMACOM, 2001.
- U.S. Congress. *Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002*. Available from: http://www.law.uc.edu/CCL/SOact/soact.pdf.
- Wuorio, Jeff. "Hiring a Board of Directors: 8 Tips. "Microsoft Small Business Center. Microsoft Corporation, 2010. Available from: http://www.microsoft.com/smallbusiness/resources/management/leadership training/hiring a board of directors 8 tips.aspx#Hiringaboardofdirectorstips.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BONDS

Bonds are tradeable instruments of debt issued by institutions to finance their activities. Bonds have a face or par value (e.g., \$1,000), a fixed interest rate also known as the coupon rate (e.g., 8 percent a year), and a maturity (e.g., 10 years). Bonds are routinely traded, which means they are sold and bought after the initial acquisition from the bond issuer. When a bond is sold at a rate higher than its face value, it is sold "at a premium"; when sold below face value, it is sold "at a discount." Trading in bonds is motivated by the coupon value of the bond in comparison with currently prevailing rates of interest, as discussed below.

Bonds are named after the issuing institutions. Best known are "treasuries," issued by the U.S. Treasury, "municipals," issued by municipalities and other levels of government, and "corporate bonds," issued by corporations. Municipals are tax-free; their earnings are not taxed, a special advantage. Other major categories are "mortgage bonds" issued by such agencies as the Government National Mortgage Association and the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, "federal agency bonds" issued by departments other than Treasury, "money market bonds" such as bank-

ers' acceptances and commercial paper, and "asset-backed bonds" where the bonds, issued by either private or public bodies, are tied to a specific object or activity.

TRADING IN BONDS

According to SIFMA, the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association that monitors bond and security activity internationally, approximately \$66 trillion of bonds were issued in the United States in 2009. This was a 43 percent increase from 2008, with the largest increase seen in treasury bonds, which more than doubled in issuance.

Just like stocks, bonds are actively traded. Why would a person holding a bond with a par value of \$1,000 sell it for \$800? Why would a person purchase a bond, par value \$1,000, for \$1,200? The determining factors are the components of the bonds (face value, coupon rate, and maturity) and the characteristics of competing securities and their fluctuating values.

To take "maturity" first, a 10-year bond ties up the invested amount for a 10-year period. An individual who, because of changing circumstances, needs to have cash now ("liquidity") can sell the bond to someone else. The purchaser will take advantage of the seller's situation by bidding less than the face value of the bond. The seller realizes cash immediately; the seller has a bond with a higher yield.

The yield of a bond is calculated by dividing its interest rate (which is fixed) by its face value (which can change when it is sold). When initially purchased, a \$1,000 bond yielding \$80 a year in interest has an 8 percent yield. If the bond is sold for \$800, the yield becomes 10 percent (80 divided by 800). Conversely, if the bond is sold for \$1,200, the yield drops to 6.7 percent (80 divided by 1200). Trading in bonds is based on a more complex formula called "yield to maturity." The calculation involves summing up all future yields until maturity, discounting future earnings to current value by using currently achievable interest rates, and deriving a new value. (The calculation is based on the general assumption that future earnings are worth less than cash in hand.) If the resulting "Yield to Maturity" (YTM) is higher than the owner of the bond can achieve by other means, he or she holds on to the bond; if not, the bond can be sold at a discount and the money reinvested elsewhere.

Because bonds have a par value and a fixed coupon rate, they are inherently safer than stocks. For this reason, bond prices tend to rise as stock prices drop and vice versa. A downturn in stocks brings money into the bond market; bonds with the most desirable features based on bond ratings, YTM, and tax-exempt status of earnings tend to go up most. When stocks surge, money tends to leave the bond market because greater appreciation is possible holding stocks than is possible to achieve by a combination of bond par values and yields.

BOND RATINGS

Bonds are rated by Moody's Investor Service, Standard & Poor's, Fitch Bond Rating Agency, and others. Using Moody's ratings, similar to S&P/Fitch ratings, Aaa is the highest quality rating, Aa is high quality, A is strong, and Baa is medium grade; all of the above are "investment grade." Ba, B is a speculative "junk grade" bond, Caa/Ca/C is a highly speculative junk bond. S&P and Fitch use D to indicate a bond in default. The label "junk" in all cases indicates that the bond holder is in some kind of financial difficulty.

The higher a bond's rating, the lower will be its coupon rate. Junk bond issuers, by contrast, attempt to attract buyers by paying a high rate in compensation for the greater risks.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND BONDS

Small businesses may have trouble trading successfully in the bond market when they are first beginning, although there are some types of bonds particularly suited to companies of a smaller size. IDRBs, or Industrial Development Revenue Bonds, are one example which are granted by local government agencies to fund particular industrial projects. With these bonds, the government acts as an intermediary and sells the bonds to private investors so that the small business can use the profits for the project.

Even smaller projects are governed by mini-bonds, a type of low-fee and low-interest bond that is specifically targeted at independent business owners, especially those in the manufacturing business. These bonds aim for a savings of 1.5 to 2 percent over traditional loans, and can finance businesses from \$500,000 to \$2 million. The process of application for mini-bonds is very similar to applying for a traditional loan.

The type of bond many project-oriented small businesses may be familiar with is the surety bond. This is a three-party contract bond designed to back up a project contract between the small business and the client. The business and client sign a contract for a particular project, and a third-party surety (often a bank or sometimes the government, depending on local laws) issues a bond that acts as a guarantee that the project will be completed, offering financial protection for the project owners. There can be various types of surety bonds depending on the industry, including bid bonds, payment bonds, performance bonds, and ancillary bonds.

One change enacted by the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) was an increase in the limit that the Small Business Administration (SBA) would guarantee. Originally, the SBA allowed only \$2 millions' worth of surety bonds to be guaranteed per business, but this was increased to \$5 million until Sep-

tember 2010. This was designed to allow small businesses that have struggled in obtaining surety bonds from other sources to receive the SBA guarantee for a larger amount of money, thus financing larger projects. The SBA typically covers anywhere from 70 to 90 percent of the costs incurred if the business defaults on the project.

SEE ALSO Baby Bond.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cooper, James C. "The Bond Market: Don't Watch This Curve Too Closely." *Business Week.* 9 January 2006.
- "Issuance in the U.S. Bond Markets, 2009." SIFMA. Available from: http://www.sifma.org/uploadedFiles/Research/ Statistics/SIFMA USBondMarketIssuance.pdf.
- "Mini Bonds for Small Businesses." *All Business*. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/business finance/business loans government/3516 1.html.
- "Outstanding Level of Public & Private Bond Market Debt." SIFMA. Available from: http://www.sifma.net/ story.asp?id=323.
- "SBA Project Plan." SBA.gov. 30 September 2009. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/sba surety bond plan.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BOOKKEEPING

Bookkeeping is the task of recording all business transactions amounts, dates, and sources of all business revenue, gain, expense, and loss transactions. Bookkeeping is the starting point of the accounting process. Having accurate financial records helps managers and business owners answer important questions. Is the business making money, or losing it? What are the exact profits or losses? Is the business on sound financial ground, or are troubling trends in cash flow pointing to an instability of some kind? A sound bookkeeping system is the foundation for gathering the information necessary to answer these questions.

Bookkeeping involves keeping track of a business's financial transactions and making entries to specific accounts using the debit and credit system. Each entry represents a different business transaction. Every accounting system has a chart of accounts that lists actual accounts as well as account categories. There is usually at least one account for every item on a company's balance sheet and income statement.

BOOKKEEPING PROCESS

The process of bookkeeping involves four basic steps:
1) analyzing financial transactions and assigning them to

specific accounts; 2) writing original journal entries that credit and debit the appropriate accounts; 3) posting entries to ledger accounts; and 4) adjusting entries at the end of each accounting period. Bookkeeping is based on the principle of equilibrium: every debit must have an equal credit and all accounts must balance.

A chronological record of all transactions is kept in a journal used to track all bookkeeping entries. Journal entries are typically made into a computer from paper documents that contain information about the transaction to be recorded. Journal entries can be made from invoices, purchase orders, sales receipts, and similar documents, which are usually kept on file for a specified length of time. For example, the journal entry for a transaction involving a cash payment for a new stapler might debit the cash account by the amount paid and credit the office supplies account for the value of the stapler.

Journal entries assign each transaction to a specific account and record changes in those accounts using debits and credits. Information contained in the journal entries is then posted to ledger accounts. A ledger is a collection of related accounts and may be called an Accounts Payable Ledger, Accounts Receivable Ledger, or a General Ledger, for example. Posting is the process by which account balances in the appropriate ledger are changed. While account balances may be recorded and computed periodically, the only time account balances are changed in the ledger is when a journal entry indicates such a change is necessary. Information that appears chronologically in the journal becomes reclassified and summarized in the ledger on an account-by-account basis.

Bookkeepers may take trial balances occasionally to ensure that the journal entries have been posted accurately to every account. A trial balance simply means that totals are taken of all of the debit balances and credit balances in the ledger accounts. The debit and credit balances should match; if they do not, then one or more errors have been made and must be found.

Reconciling bank statements on a monthly basis is another important task for the bookkeeper. Most banks will send a monthly confirmation of the transactions they have facilitated for the business. Reconciling refers to the process of comparing these bank statements to the business books and making sure the transactions and amounts involved match. Bookkeepers may also make adjustments to entries that modify account balances so that they more accurately reflect the actual situation at the end of an accounting period. Adjusting entries usually involves unrecorded costs and revenues associated with continuous transactions, or costs and revenues that must be apportioned among two or more accounting periods.

Larger companies may use temporary revenue and expense accounts to provide information for the com-

pany's income statement. These accounts are periodically closed to owners' equity to determine the profit or loss associated with all revenue and expense transactions. An account called Income Summary (or Profit and Loss) is created to show the net income or loss for a particular accounting period. Closing entries means reducing the balance of the temporary accounts to zero, while debiting or crediting the income summary account.

SMALL BUSINESS BOOKKEEPING

For small businesses, the most basic decisions concerning bookkeeping and accounting practices will be the most important. Every business, for instance, must choose an accounting method to follow when setting out a bookkeeping system. This accounting method may be: accrual-based, which counts for income and expenses as they are incurred; cash-based, which counts income and expenses when the money actually changes hands; or a hybrid method involving both cash and accrual, depending on the type of business.

Small businesses must also decide whether to hire an outside bookkeeper to come in and maintain their records, or to take care of all records in-house for less expense. Accounting and recording software must also be chosen based on the needs of the business, and arrangements must be made with banks and other financial institutions regarding monthly statements and other services.

Sometimes small businesses can make bookkeeping assumptions that can prove detrimental to business, especially for tax purposes. While some companies disregard all receipts over a certain amount, small businesses should keep all receipts no matter the amount, since these small amounts can add up significantly over time and provide documentation for any deductions the businesses may want to make for taxes. Another common mistake small businesses make is to pay for certain expenses by personal means, such as a personal credit card or cash, and then forget to track these expenses so that reimbursement can be made.

Small businesses should also make sure they are paying attention to bookkeeping details that are sometimes missed. Deduction of small taxes like sales taxes should always be accounted for, and if the small business uses petty cash, then proper recording procedures should always be followed when the cash is used. If the small business uses employees, they should be properly categorized, especially if outside help such as freelancing or consulting is used. In general, the small business should remember that the burden of proof for its income and expenses will always belong to the business itself, and that it must have documentation to back up all financial information.

Good bookkeeping is an essential part of good business management. Bookkeeping enables the small-business

owner to support expenditures made for the business in order to claim all available tax credits and deductions. It also provides detailed, accurate, and timely records that can prove invaluable to management decision making, or in the event of an audit.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bannester, Anthony. Bookkeeping and Accounting for Small Business. Brighton, U.K.: Straightforward, 2004.

"Bookkeeping Basics for Small Business." *Business.gov: Small Business Cents.* 11 August 2009. Available from: http://community2.business.gov/t5/Small Business Cents/Bookkeeping Basics for Small Business/ba p/5703.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books. Chicago: Dearborn, 2004.Ragan, Robert C. Step By Step Bookkeeping. New York: Sterling Publishing, 2001.

"Recordkeeping." *IRS.gov.* 14 December 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98575,00. html.

Rohr, Ellen. "The Best Beekkeeper." *Reefing Contractor*. March 2005.

Taylor, Peter. Book Keeping and Accounting for the Small Business. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2003.

"Top 10 Bookkeeping Mistakes Made by Small Business." *All Business.* 2010. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/accounting/methods standards/4016 1.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BOUNDARYLESS

"Boundaryless" is a neologism that has become a slogan of sorts in business practice, usually in the form of "a boundaryless organization." Such an organization is supposed to transcend the rigid lines of bureaucracy and divisional boundaries within a corporation. It also ignores the borders where the corporation itself is separated from its markets, customers, and "stakeholders."

The emphasis of the boundaryless organization is on fluid and adaptive behavior modeled on organic structures rather than mechanical. Change is a welcomed constant. Professionals inside the organization form networks and links, and emphasize collaboration on projects. In both large and small businesses, salespeople and customer-contact service employees are examples of employees who have traditionally worked with fewer boundaries; these employees have experience forming relationships with customers and others outside their own company.

In a boundaryless organization, business relationships are informal and people come together when they share a common need or problem. Employees are grouped by competencies centered around technology, information, and expertise. Global operations and, indeed, the outsourcing of labor, are implicit in the concept.

According to Russell H. Mouritsen writing in *American Salesman* and others Jack Welch coined the term. Welch was the larger-than-life chairman and chief executive of General Electric between 1981 and 2001. His immense popularity, in turn based on GE's performance during his tenure, has made him a management guru.;

THE CHANGING ROLE OF EMPLOYEES

To be successful in the new boundaryless world of business, a person must be a team player. Employees must feel at ease in free-form work structures and situations that may border on the chaotic. The tremendous networking and linking that occur changes the role of employees to that of consultants. Employees no longer work in isolation but as part of a team on broad, companywide projects, like quality management, just-in-time methods, lean production, and supply-chain management. Strategic alliances and collaborative arrangements, often between competitors and vendors, are another facet of the boundaryless organization.

Because technology plays a major role as a communication medium in the boundaryless organization, much work is done from a distance via e-mail, phone, and videoconferencing. Employees do less work in traditional face-to-face settings. Virtual collaboration makes it easier to use the expertise of a broader range of individuals. With telecommuting, international employees are more easily incorporated into all business processes. Employees often like the freedom that boundaryless work offers them, particularly with virtual teams and more flexible work plans, arrangements, and schedules.

Small businesses and consultants are partnering with large organizations, further blurring boundaries and organizational affiliations. Partnerships are also occurring with other informal networks of groups, professional organizations, and businesses. The emphasis is on expertise and not location or affiliation. Employees may be part of multiple networks and organizations in the new workplace. Because employees change roles and affiliations, the responsibility for training, education, and development now rests more with the employee and not specifically with the organization.

Boundary Spanners. Many companies are moving from being straight product companies to also providing services. Traditionally, many of these product-centric companies have had a hierarchical division of labor, and now seek the help of "boundary spanners" employees who better understand how to manage intricate customer and stakeholder relationships to expand their service offerings. These "spanners" are multitalented. They are highly proficient in their company's services, technologies, and

processes, and they are also expert relationship builders. In theory, boundary spanners gather key information and customer feedback from the external environment, and then interpret and relay that information back into their organization. An effective boundary spanner introduces new strategies, processes, and products to his company and colleagues.

The role of the boundary spanner is tricky because there is no specific job description. Businesses regardless of their size are challenged to find, compensate, and retain boundary spanners. Organizations look for people with track records of developing strong internal and external networks. They also look for curious people; boundary spanners are expected to uncover key issues and convey that information to the organization. Finally, organizations look for influencers. Boundary spanners must be persuasive with external stakeholders and within their own workplaces. They must have a knack for finding senior-level employees within their organizations to act as champions and help them gain organizational support and buy-in.

While some companies recognize the value that boundary spanners bring to the organization and reward them accordingly, the role of the boundary spanner is often misunderstood within the organization. Boundary spanners are highly skilled employees in many different areas of the business, but they often experience job frustration and leave the company. This has serious consequences if the boundary spanner is the only employee with strong external stakeholder relationships.

In any organization, some boundary-spanning activities take place like creating common task groups, focus groups, and cross-departmental teams. In a broader context, when the Small Business Administration offered small businesses tips for surviving the economic crisis that began during the latter part of 2008, one of its suggestions was for a small business to co-market with another small business that offered complementary products or services. While employees of small companies sometimes are called upon to work across departments, working with another company requires that more employees be capable of performing in a boundary spanner role and excel at creating relationships both inside and outside of their own company.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ansett, Sean. "Boundary Spanner: The Gatekeeper of Innovation in Partnerships." *Accountability Forum.* Available from: http://www.greenleaf.publishing.com/content/pdfs/af06anse.pdf.

Cross, Robert L., Amin Yan, and Reis Louis. "Boundary Activities in Boundaryless Organizations: A Case of a Transformation to a Team Based Structure." *Human Relations*. June 2000.

Mouritsen, Russell H. "Boundaryless Thinking." *American Salesman*. Aug. 2004.

"Supervisor Communication Practices and Boundary Spanner Role Ambiguity." *Journal of Managerial Issues.* Spring 2001. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/74942454 4.html.

Taylor, Marilyn, and John Lansley. "Relating the Central and the Local: Options for Organizational Structure." Nonprofit Management and Leadership. Summer 2000.

Tice, Carol. "Small Business Outlook 2009: Seeing the Opportunities." *All Business*. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/economy economic indicators/economic conditions recession/11723701 1.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BRAINSTORMING

Brainstorming is a problem-solving technique in which a group of people freely and spontaneously present their ideas and build upon each other's productivity until solutions and goals emerge. The technique is designed to suspend critical and negative thinking so that ideas can flow freely and may be expressed without embarrassment.

A. F. Osborne is credited with inventing the technique in 1941. Osborne published his ideas in 1957 in a book titled *Applied Imagination*. The well-known author Arthur Koestler (1905–1983), who is famous for his novel *Darkness at Noon*, laid out the manner in which humor, invention, and artistic creativity all result from unsuspected linkages between seemingly different ideas and images a phenomenon used in brainstorming.

Brainstorming is widely applicable to the solution of any problem. It is used most often in businesses to diagnose particular problems in work flow and create workable solutions. Both physical manufacturing processes and service-oriented tasks can be analyzed using brainstorming. Administrative functions may also be reinvented. Small businesses use brainstorming most often when entering new markets, creating new approaches to products or services, and developing new marketing campaigns. Often, small businesses find brainstorming effective due to the personal and open atmosphere of informal small meetings.

Three critical factors determine the success of a brainstorming effort. First, the group must strive to produce a large quantity of ideas, increasing the possibility that quality ideas will emerge. Second, the group must be certain to withhold judgment of the ideas as they are expressed. Third, the group leader must create a positive environment for the brainstorming session and channel the creative energies of all the members in the proper direction.

During the brainstorming session, general rules are established and maintained:

• Specific goals should be created to work with. If sales are a problem, then the goal should be to increase

sales by, for instance, 20 percent within the next year. Brainstorming sessions should always begin with specific amounts and time frames for those present to use.

- The aim of the session is to generate a large quantity of ideas. Self-censorship is counterproductive. A brainstorming session is successful when the sheer quantity of ideas forces participants to move beyond preconceived notions and explore new territory.
- Discussions of the relative merits of ideas should not be undertaken as they are voiced; this slows the process and discourages creativity.
- Participants should feel equal and encouraged to be creative.
- A lively atmosphere should be maintained, and when activity lags, someone should strive to introduce a novel and surprising perspective. A brainstorming team might, for example, shift the viewpoint and ask: How would a five-year-old look at this problem?

After the brainstorming portion of the meeting has been completed, the leader or group should arrange all the ideas into related categories to prioritize and evaluate them. These lists can then be evaluated by the group, after which a new series of ideas emerges, more focused on the problem at hand. These ideas are synthesized into a workable solution. If the brainstorming session lasts longer than one meeting, the group moderator may ask members to report back later on ideas they consider worthy of action, and to offer any ideas they might have about implementation.

There are a number of variations on the basic theme of brainstorming. In "brainwriting," the members of a group write their ideas down on paper and then exchange their lists with others. When group members expand upon one another's ideas in this way, it frequently leads to innovative new approaches. Another possibility is to brainstorm via a bulletin board, which can be hung in a central office location or posted on a computer network. The bulletin board centers upon a basic topic or question, and people are encouraged to read others' responses and add their own. Small-business owners can also conduct solo brainstorming when necessary, writing down ideas on index cards and comparing them as needed.

BRAINSTORMING CREATIVITY PROCESSES

There are a number of different processes that can be used in a brainstorming session. These include grouping techniques, improvisation, round robin, and feedback.

Grouping Techniques. Grouping refers to dividing the brainstorming team into different groups. These groups

are often given a physical location, such as different corners of the room. They may be divided based on personality traits, to make sure each group has a fair mix of people, or based on skills, so that each group represents a different skill set. The groups are then assigned problems to brainstorm on, or specific levels of a problem to which they are most inclined. Groups may be moved or switched to encourage new thinking patterns.

Improvisation. Improvisation covers the role-playing and out-of-the-box thinking that can help brainstorming teams develop their ideas. Improv games may be freelance and based on similar theater training exercises, or involve specific meetings with customers and clients, with different members of the team taking on the different roles as required. This is designed to reveal different marketing techniques and approaches that would not normally be thought of or accepted. Improvisation may also include the use of toys and building blocks which encourage the team to think in new ways.

Round Robin. Round robin refers to the practice of going around the room and asking each person in turn what he or she thinks of the problem, and for any ideas he or she may wish to contribute. This is useful in an accepting environment, where quiet people can be encouraged to speak and no one is overpowered by the noise or commotion that brainstorming sessions can sometimes generate.

Feedback. The feedback style of brainstorming is a more structured event where participants write down their ideas on papers or notecards and then pass them around the room or pair up for a more detailed examination of their ideas. As ideas are traded, no negative criticism is allowed, and participants are usually required to say what they like about the idea before writing down ways to improve it. Ideas are then collected and examined to develop broader solutions.

PROBLEMS TO AVOID

Businesses should always avoid making fun of or immediately criticizing ideas that are produced. This can be more difficult for small businesses, which often have a more informal atmosphere when brainstorming, but clear guidelines should always be established for proper conduct and respect.

There can also be a tendency in brainstorming to focus only one idea, aspect, or topic. This type of fixation can exclude other possibilities, and the moderator should try to keep the team consistently moving through options.

Brainstorming can be a noisy process with active members, and at times this noise can interfere with thinking or stop quieter members from speaking out. At times like these, the moderator should quiet the team or use a different technique such as a round robin to encourage listening.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Armato, John. "The Rise of Re Invention." *Innovation Tools*. October 2009. Available from: http://www.innovation tools.com/Articles/ArticleDetails.asp?a=469.

Correl, Linda Conway. Brainstorming Reinvented: A Corporate Communications Guide to Ideation. Thousand Oaks, Calif.:Response Books, 2004.

Cory, Timothy. Brainstorming. Bloomington, Ind.: IUniverse, 2003.
 Douglas, Kimberly. The Firefly Effect: Build Teams That Capture Creativity and Catapult Results. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
 Hurt, Floyd. "Beating Brainstorming Blues." Association Management. April 2000.

Koestler, Arthur. *The Act of Creation*. London: Hutchinson, 1964. Reprint. Penguin, 1990.

Osborne, A. F. Applied Imagination: Principles and Procedures of Creative Thinking. Rev. ed. New York: Scribner, 1957.

Rasiel, Ethan M. "Some Brainstorming Exercises." *Across the Board.* June 2000.

Thilmany, Jean. "Acting Out: Improv Classes Cultivate Team Building." *All Business.* 1 January 2007.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI; Lacoma, Anaxos updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BRAND EQUITY

"Brand equity" is the public's valuation of a brand; it is associated with wide recognition, customer loyalty, and the market share enjoyed by the branded product or service. Wide familiarity, strong loyalty, and a dominant market share tend, in the long run, to be the consequences of consistently favorable performance by the owner of the brand. A long-standing and very strong brand equity may result in that brand being used as the name of an entire category. "Kleenex," "Coke," and "Xerox" are examples where the brand equity is clearly evident. Tissues are often referred to as "Kleenex"; people order different kinds of "Coke" at restaurants, and make "Xeroxes" even when the copier used is of another brand. In these situations the brand equity of Kleenex, Coca-Cola, and Xerox copiers is clearly evident. Coca-Cola's brand equity is the highest in the world.

Brand equity, however, can also turn negative. Examples are communications services that get a reputation for wretched customer service, automobiles with a dangerous design defect, or a widely-used pharmaceutical that is discovered, later, to cause heart problems. Unless corrected, negative brand equity soon results in oblivion.

Brand equity is just one way of saying that a product or service has superior features and is therefore profitable for the company that owns the brand. This profitability may be due to market share and/or to the price commanded by the product because of its brand equity. Branded products invariably command a higher price than so-called generic or store brands even when the product is itself a commodity like sugar. In such cases the higher price is due almost entirely to the power of the brand. Quite evidently, therefore, "brand," as such, is separable from the product or service narrowly viewed. Brands can be bought and sold. The buyer acquires the brand equity and attempts, thereafter, to maintain it by selling a product that measures up to the brand's reputation. Similarly, the owner of a famous brand can put on the market an inferior product and at least temporarily enjoy benefits brought by the brand's equity until the customer becomes wise.

MEASURING AND PROTECTING BRAND EQUITY

For these reasons, brand equity management has become a business specialty complete with competing "brand equity models" and "brand strategies." Models are built from formulae in which elements of brand equity are assigned different values (market share and price, for instance) or built out of very extensive surveys on how customers perceive the brand. The models are then modified in order to increase brand equity. All of these techniques, in effect, are attempts better to understand why one product performs better than another.

An example of such modeling is presented in an article in *Nilewide Marketing* titled "Mind and Market Share?". The anonymous author begins: "While some believe that brand equity is a function of its market share, others believe that it is how the brand is held in the customer's mind." It is possible for a brand to have a higher "mind share" than "market share." One reason for this might be that the brand is held in high regard but its pricing is just out of reach for many who admire it. Modifying the pricing component of the model could therefore potentially bring "mind share" into better balance with "market share."

Brand equity is also recognized to be complexly related to many other factors: the product and service, and customer perceptions. Measurement of brand equity, therefore, involves a holistic attention to all the factors, including the channel through which the product flows and services rendered to the channel. Improved relations with the wholesaling and retail channels, for example, could result in much more or more attractive shelf-space for the product.

Brand management also has a defensive component. As Alan Mitchell wrote in *Marketing Week* "Companies which develop good measures of their brand equity have an early warning indicator of likely future profit trends.... If brand equity is falling, you're storing up trouble for yourself... If brand equity is rising, you're investing in future performance, even if it's not showing through in profits

today. Real business performance therefore equals shortterm results plus shifts in brand equity."

Building a Brand for Small Business. Small businesses build their brand equity by excelling at every activity that puts them in situations involving customers. Small-business marketing experts suggest that companies follow the same rules that larger companies adhere to: have great customer service, know the customers' needs, and develop relationships. Also, small businesses should actively listen to customer feedback and act on the suggestions that make sense for the company. Similarly, small technology companies targeting tightly-defined niche markets can greatly benefit from creating brand equity. These niche players must employ branding as a means of creating an identity for themselves, their products and services, which can differentiate them from the competition, convey some tangible and psychological benefit, and support the overall strategic plan and corporate direction.

TRANSFERRING BRAND EQUITY ONLINE

Companies often seek to leverage their brand equity by transferring consumers' positive associations with a brand to a related product or service. In the late 1990s, many companies attempted to extend their brands into electronic commerce. Doing business online proved difficult even for established businesses with popular brands. "Think branding an offline business is tough? It's nothing compared with creating a brand for your company's electronic offshoot," Rochelle Garner declared in an article for Sales and Marketing Management. "That's because b-to-b [business-to-business] brands are built brick by independent brick with customer service, support, and quality and are cemented by personal relationships. In the offline world, those relationships are forged by a sales force that calls on customers face-to-face. Successful online brands must deliver those same elements, and more, through the use of technology."

Garner outlined a series of steps for companies to take in creating a successful online brand. First, the company must decide whether to use its offline brand name in its new online venture. This strategy may prove effective in cases where the online business is a straightforward extension of the existing brand, but it may also have the effect of diluting the brand equity. Second, Garner wrote that companies should develop an understanding of the benefits they want to deliver through the online business and assess how technology can help in this mission. Third, she emphasized that companies should try to understand customers' expectations for the online business and the brand. Finally, she recommended that companies find ways to use Internet technology to create a rewarding shopping or purchasing experience for their customers.

Overall, according to Garner, the key to extending a brand online is using technology to enhance the buying experience for customers. After all, the Internet offers sellers a number of new ways to service their customers' needs, including bringing together buyers and sellers from all over the world, offering instant electronic customer support, creating new production efficiencies, and reducing order time and costs.

Using Social Media to Increase Brand Equity. The Internet gives businesses the ability to create and capture value quicker and more efficiently than traditional marketing channels. The occasional broadcasted messages of yesterday have been replaced with an information flow. In what is referred to as "viral marketing," potential customers pass product and company information that they like on to their friends and family. In 2009 Ford Motor Co. conducted what the company referred to as "the most visible, formative social media experiment for the automotive world." In the "Fiesta Movement," Ford gave 100 consumers a Ford Fiesta for six months and asked them to complete a specific task every month. These consumers were asked to create a personal profile, develop content, and populate their own networks with the information. Ford hoped that this process would enhance Fiesta's brand. Fiesta got 6.5 million YouTube views and 50,000 requests for information about the car. Ford sold 10,000 units in the first 6 days of sales. The results came at a small fraction of the cost of a typical national TV campaign.

Ford learned that, regardless of company size or industry, marketing in the digital space is a multistep process. The company needed to engage culturally creative consumers to create content that would augment the brand. They also needed to motivate these consumers to distribute their content on social networks and other digital networks.

As Ford demonstrated, social networks open up a new and more cost-effective marketing world. Small businesses, looking to increase brand equity, are employing these social media strategies to market their brands. They are taking advantage of social networks, blogs, and mobile phone texting, as well as creating contests and games to increase product interest.

Increasing brand equity requires some new marketing strategies. Ford's experiment is just one example of how to encourage favorable customer perceptions and increase brand equity. Adam Lavelle, chief strategy officer from iCrossing Marketing, argues that in the digital world, traditional brand equity measurement falls short. Instead, his company coined a new idea "connectedness." Lavelle's company used this concept to measure a brand's equity in the network. "Brands that perform well in our model, we think of as true connected brands. We think connected

brands are better known within the network, and are likely to perform better financially," Lavelle said.

It is clear that when companies take advantage of Internet technology, they have a valuable resource for improving their relationships with their customers and strengthening their brand. When used correctly, the Internet gives businesses, regardless of their size or industry, a huge opportunity to increase brand equity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Berry, Leonard L. "Cultivating Service Brand Equity." *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*. Winter 2000.
- "Brand Equity Small Business." 29 September 2009. *vbwebsites.net*. Available from: http://www.vbwebsites.net/blog/2009/09/brand equity small business.html.
- "Building Niche Brands Lessons Learned from the International Technology Super Brands." *Information Science Today.* 16 September 2009. Available from:http://infosciencetoday.org/type/articles/building niche brands lessons learned from the international technology super brands.html.
- "Finding a Holistic Brand Value." Nilewide Marketing Review. 18 December 2005.
- Garner, Rochelle. "A Brand by Any Other Name." Sales and Marketing Management. October 2000.
- "How to Increase Your Brand Equity." *BusinessKnowledge Source.com*. Available from: http://www.businessknowledge
 source.com/smallbusiness/how to increase your brand
 equity 026729.html.
- Lavelle, Adam. "Screw Brand Equity Connected Brands Rule." iCrossing.com. 24 August 2009. Available from: http:// greatfinds.icrossing.com/screw brand equity connected brands rule my sxsw 2010 panel proposal/.
- McGracken, Grant. "How Ford Got Social Marketing Right." Business Week. 8 January 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/managing/content/jan2010/ca2010018 445530.htm..
- "Mind and Market Share?" Nilewide Marketing Review. 25 September 2005.
- Mitchell, Alan. "Why Brand Equity Is the True Measure of Success." *Marketing Week.* 3 August. 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BRANDS AND BRAND NAMES

A brand is a name and/or a symbol that uniquely identifies a seller's goods or services in the market. Brands enable customers rapidly to recognize the makers of goods or providers of services. Over time, and with consumer experience, brands acquire reputations for quality, value, price-level, reliability, and many other traits that help consumers choose among competing offerings. They are convenient and highly abbreviated tools of communication.

Brands have been used since ancient times. Cattle-branding crossed the Atlantic from Spain, and potters and silversmiths used "trademarks" long before that time by to identify their products. In legalese, in fact, a brand is a trademark. Ornate signs hung on inns and taverns served the same purpose. Since the second half of the nineteenth century, branding has evolved into an advanced marketing tool. The industrial revolution, new communication systems, and improved modes of transporting goods made it both easier and more necessary for companies to advertise brands over larger regions. As manufacturers gained access to national markets, numerous brand names were born that would achieve legendary U.S. and global status.

THE BRAND CONCEPT

Every year Intrabrand, a leading brand consultancy, provides to *BusinessWeek* a scoreboard of the top 100 global brands. In 2009 eight of the top ten global brands were American in origin. In rank order, the ten top brands were Coca-Cola, IBM, Microsoft, GE, Nokia (Finland), McDonald's, Disney, Toyota (Japan), Intel, and Disney. To make the "top 100" a company must sell 20 percent or more of its product outside its home country.

A brand is backed by an intangible agreement between a consumer and the company selling the brand. A consumer elects to buy a brand, rather than a competitor's, based primarily on the brand's reputation. He or she may stray from the brand occasionally because of price, accessibility, or other factors, but some degree of allegiance will continue to exist until a different brand gains the customer's loyalty. Until then the consumer will reward the owner of the brand with dollars, almost assuring future cash flows to the company.

Price and brand are complexly related. Branded goods are always more expensive than "store" or "generic" brands. Some products have a "brand equity" so high that they always command a premium. In some cases high price itself may be a defining aspect of the brand and consumption of that brand may signal to others the consumer's wealth or social status. In more competitive environments, brand commands loyalty only when the price is right.

There are two major categories of brands: manufacturer and dealer. Manufacturer brands, such as Ford, are owned by the producer or service provider. The best-known brands are held by large corporations that sell multiple products or services affiliated with the brand. Dealer brands, like Die-Hard batteries, are usually owned by a middleman, such as a wholesaler or retailer. These brand names often are applied to the products of smaller manufacturers that make a distribution arrangement with the middleman rather than trying to establish a brand of their own. Manufacturers or service providers may sell their offerings under their own brands, a dealer brand, or

as a combination of the two types, called a mixed brand. Under the latter arrangement, part of the goods are sold under the manufacturer's brand and part are sold under the dealer brand.

BRAND STRATEGY

In launching new products into the market, start-ups and small companies have fewer options than large companies with one or more established brands. Start-ups must first decide if the product is likely to reach a wide enough market to merit the costs of formally establishing a brand; if yes, they have to select a name and launch a marketing program to build recognition for the brand. An intermediate position is possible and frequently used. The brand is named and money is spent on suitable packaging and limited advertising. Then the brand is allowed to establish itself slowly by word of mouth. Many brands have been established in this way.

An established company may choose to follow the same strategy. But because it has one or more brands already recognized, it may elect, instead, to launch the new product under an existing name. The downside of this strategy is that it may dilute the equity of the established brand if the new product proves to be unpopular.

Launching new products under a new brand name is in many ways identical to starting a new operation with the difference that many of the basic business operations are already in place. New launches cost more money and are avoided where possible.

A single word or a short tune can prompt consumers to think about a business if that company's branding has been successful. Many large corporations spend millions of dollars building brands. Small businesses can follow some of their examples, but spend less and still build a successful brand. Karen Miller, a small-business coach, advises small business to create a complete package to promote their brand. Small- business owners should make sure that their business has a logo and a tagline, a strong capability statement, coordinated marketing literature, and a Web site. Miller advises taking advantage of the global marketing power of the Web.

ONLINE BRANDING

While expensive branding campaigns often involve television and print ads, the Internet has opened the doors for small businesses to compete better by promoting their brands more cost effectively. A successful online brand presence involves complementary online and offline branding tactics. It is no longer enough simply to launch a Web site and offer some e-commerce functionality. Today, brand managers use the Internet to interact with customers. The feedback they receive enables them to enhance and extend their brand reputation.

Online, it is easy to publish one's thoughts, and people often post reviews of products and services. Online bulletin boards, forums, and consumer review sites have been available for consumer comment since the late 1990s. Social media and the trend of consumer-to-consumer interactions became a popular vehicle for branding and relationship marketing in the mid 2000s. Companies with successful brands have strong social media strategies; they are a committed to participating, responding, and listening to what consumers say about them and their competitors.

LEGAL ASPECTS

By legal definition, a brand is a trademark, also called a service mark when the brand is associated with a service. Trademarks may be protected by virtue of their original use. Most U.S. trademarks are registered with the federal government through the Patent and Trademark Office of the U.S. Department of Commerce. Federal trademark registration helps to secure protection related to exclusive use, although additional measures may be necessary to achieve complete exclusivity. The Lanham Act of 1946 established U.S. regulations for registering brand names and marks. They are protected for 20 years from the date of registration. Various international agreements protect trademarks from abuse in foreign countries.

Trademarks have suffered from infringement and counterfeiting since their inception. The U.S. government, in fact, does not police trademark infringement; it leaves that task to registrants. In FY 2009, U.S. Customs seized \$260.7 million worth of so-called gray goods in violation of intellectual property rights, up from \$45.3 million in FY 2000, but a decline from the \$272.4 million seized in 2008. Substantial sums are involved in seizures alone. Data on total goods reaching the market are not collected. Gray goods do substantial damage to owners of actual brands by depriving them of the extra profits earned by years of high-level performance and also by damaging the brand reputations if the counterfeited goods are of slipshod quality.

With the emergence of the Internet, a new kind of trademark infringement has appeared in which online corporate brands are stolen. According to a 2007 report from MarkMonitor Inc., a San Francisco-based brand protection service, "Media companies are under attack due to the value of their brands and contents as well as the traffic their good names drive." MarkMonitor reported that "cybersquatting," registering a URL that includes a real brand's name, is the biggest threat.

SEE ALSO Private Labels.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aaker, David. Brand Portfolio Strategy: Creating Relevance, Differentiation, Energy, Leverage, and Clarity. New York: Free Press, 2004. Abramson, Adam. "Marketers: Expect a Return to Core Brand Value and Values in 2010." *Forbes.* 4 January 2010. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2010/01/02/core brands 2010 marketing cmo network allen adamson.html.

"Best Global Brands 2009." *Interbrand.* Available from: http://www.interbrand.com/best global brands intro. aspx?langid=1000.

Farris, Sienna. "Five Social Media Implications for Brands in 2010." AdWeek. 23 December 2009. Available from: http://www.adweek.com/aw/content display/community/columns/other columns/e3ifeb9b7d8f4cd52bc446285c8e2330f1f.

Keizer, Greg. "Brandjackers' Make Millions Feeding off Internet Brand Names" ComputerWorld. 30 April 2007. Available from: http://www.computerworld.com/s/article/9018262/ Brandjackers make millions feeding off Internet brand names.

Miller, Karen. "Five Ways to Build Your Small Business Brand." *EzineArticles.com.* 17 January 2010. Available from: http://ezinearticles.com

Simms, Jane. "Stretching Core Value." *Marketing.* 19 October 2000. U.S. Department of Homeland Security; U.S. Customs and Border Protection. "Intellectual Property Rights Seizure Statistics: Fiscal Year 2009." October 2009. Available from: http://www.cbp.gov/linkhandler/cgov/trade/priority trade/ipr/seizure/fy09 stats.ctt/fy09 stats.pdf.

Volkert, Lora. "Changes in Federal Patent Law Loom: Legislation May Generate Rush of Applications." *Idaho Business Review.* 3 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BREAK-EVEN ANALYSIS

Put most simply, a business does not make any money and it also does not lose any money at its break-even point. Using break-even analysis, business owners can figure out when a business will be able to cover all its expenses and begin to make a profit. This practice is especially important for small start-up businesses. Knowledge of the break-even point enables the start-up business owner to calculate the sales revenue figures that the business needs to reach to pay ongoing business expenses. For example, overhead expenses include a plethora of costs, such as payroll, rent, office furnishings, and technologies, to name a few. Yet having a profitable business is not as simple as matching product sales to overhead expenses. The business owner must also consider the cost of purchasing the inventory, for example.

The basic formula for break-even analysis, sometimes abbreviated as BEA, is as follows:

BEQ = FC / (P-VC)Where BEQ = Break-even quantity FC = Total fixed costs P = Average price per unit, and

VC = Variable costs per unit.

Business owners who know these numbers can use one of the many break-even calculators offered free on the Internet. A typical start-up business cost calculator provides users with a detailed breakdown of costs to calculate how much money they will need to launch a business.

Fixed costs are costs that never change no matter how much or little a company produces: administrative salaries, rent or mortgage payments, insurance, interest on borrowed funds, and similar costs. Sometimes these are called overhead costs. Variable costs are directly tied to product manufacturing or service provision: direct labor, raw materials, sales commissions, delivery expenses, and more.

In the formula shown above, BEQ, the "quantity," refers to a single unit sold, whatever it might be. It may be a product like a teddy-bear (including its packaging) or something more complicated such a "carpet cleaning job" (including travel to and from the site). BEQ always refers to the actual entity sold (teddy-bear or carpet cleaning job) rather than something that goes into the entity (e.g., teddy-bear stuffing or vacuum cleaner bags). BEQ is the entity the company puts a price on, "the unit." Total sales of this unit, divided by the number of units sold, produces P, the average price. All costs associated with the unit, divided by number of units sold, yields VC, the cost per unit. Note that fixed cost is *not* included in VC.

Price per unit less variable cost per unit produces a surplus if the price is set correctly. In accounting terminology, this is called the "contribution margin." It is the amount the sale of each unit contributes to the ultimate profitability of a corporation. When enough such chunks of contribution have been produced to *equal* fixed costs, the business has reached its break-even point. It is not profitable yet, but all of the overhead has been "absorbed."

Suppose that fixed costs are \$150,000. Price per unit is \$85 and variable cost per unit is \$75. The contribution margin will then be \$10. Fixed cost divided by \$10 results in 15,000. Therefore this company must sell 15,000 units just to break even. The next unit sold thereafter is the first contribution to profit. This company must sell 15,001 units to make a tiny profit of \$10.

This example illustrates how changes can affect breakeven. Fixed costs can be lowered, price can be increased, and variable costs can be shaved. Conversely, if variable costs rise and cannot be lowered, contribution margin will sink and break-even will require more sales unless, for example, price is hiked or the company moves to cheaper space and lowers its rent substantially.

DIFFICULTIES AND APPLICABILITY

BEA is easiest to use in situations where the product or service is uniform and variable costs can be very clearly calculated and assigned to the "unit." Significant analytical problems arise with complexity. In a medical practice, for example, the "unit" may be easy to determine: it is a single patient-visit to the practice. But variable cost associated with every visit will vary with the patient's condition, needs, medical insurance policies, the payments those policies cover depending on the diagnosis, the percentage of charges the patient must pay directly, and the variable costs of collecting that contribution. Administrative personnel dealing with insurance companies must maintain exacting records to tie their time not only to patients but to specific visits by each patient. Doctors, similarly, must be meticulous in dividing time between administrative duties (fixed costs) and patient-related activities (variable costs); these activities often extend beyond the visit itself for example, to time spent reviewing test results or studying recent literature on a disease or medication. Very substantial data must be gathered over a long time to arrive at precise data. Unless this is done, the break-even analysis will be too broad to serve informed management decisions.

An example of the difficulties is presented by Merry J. McBryde-Foster writing in *Nursing Economics* about BEA as practiced in a hypothetical nurse-managed center. "[P]rices for visits will vary according to the type of visit billed," writes McBryde-Foster. "The variable costs of visits will vary according to the type of visit." She shows how, in this hypothetical center, contribution margins for each type of visit must be calculated using Current Procedural Terminology (CPT) codes. CPT was developed by the American Medical Association and is a complex structure that frequently changes based on Medicare Payment Schedules.

Similar difficulties arise in many contracting businesses where the size and complexity of the contract which is the "unit" and the great variability of inputs make it very difficult to produce a single number that means break-even.

Despite these difficulties, BEA is universally applicable. Every type and size of business can incorporate the break-even equation into its pricing module. Service- and product-based businesses, and large and small businesses, must have an understanding of direct and indirect costs and how they affect pricing and profitability models. Attempts to apply BEA will bring out deficiencies in accounting and cost-tracking practices and will indirectly improve the management of the business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baskerville, Peter. "Break Even Analysis." *Connexions.* 14 November 2008. Available from: http://cnx.org/content/ m18275/1.1/.

- Bohinc, Michael A. "Math for Contractors or . . . Yes, Your Teacher Was Correct: All too Often, Hard working Contractors Are Shortchanging Themselves by Making Mistakes in Math and Accounting." *Plumbing & Mechanical*. October 2004.
- Hilton, Ronald W. Managerial Accounting. New York: McGraw Hill, 1991.
- LeFever, Steve, and Laurie Owen. "Break Even, Part II: Know Thy Costs...and Manage the 'Creepers'." *Jewelers Circular Keystone* January 2005.
- McBryde Foster, Merry J. "Break Even Analysis in a Nurse Managed Center." *Nursing Economics*. January February 2005.
- Nelson, Stephen. "Calculating Your Small Business's Break Even Point." bestmanagementarticles.com. 11 September 2007. Available from: http://management accounting.bestmanage mentarticles.com/a 7427 calculating your small business s break even point.aspx.
- Newman, Pam. "How to Determine Your Break Even Point." *Entrepreneur.* 15 November 2006. Available from: http://smallbusiness.aol.com/manage/finance/article/a/how to determine your break even point/20060329125309990001.
- Peterson, Ken W. "Break Even Analysis Boosts Dealer Profitability." Kitchen & Bath Design News. March 2005.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Finance Start Up."
 Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/
 start/financestartup/SERV BREAKEVEN.html

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUDGET DEFICIT

The phrase, "budget deficit," is normally applied to situations where, at the end of a calendar or fiscal year, a public entity turns out to have spent more money than it has been able to collect in taxes, fees, and other impositions. Individuals, businesses, not-for-profit entities, and public bodies all operate under budgets. But when a business has a "budget deficit" the phrase means that it has experienced a "loss." Individuals "overspend." When contractors spend more than their contracts provide, they have "overruns."

Public sector deficits are of substantial interest to the public, not least to the commercial sector, because a shortage of available money hampers economic activity. Deficits are invariably covered by borrowing. When governments borrow money they compete for available national savings with the commercial institutions that also wish to borrow money to finance their operations. The federal government, particularly, enjoys an advantage because its treasury bills are of the highest quality and are preferred to any other kinds of bonds.

THE U.S. BUDGET DEFICIT

Federal deficits are nothing new, although the size of the deficit is of growing concern. The federal budget deficit hit an all-time high in 2009 of \$1.42 trillion, more than three times the record set in 2008 when it reached \$454.8 billion. In the 44-year span from fiscal year (FY) 1965 to FY 2009, the federal government has had a budget surplus only five times, in FY 1969 and in the period FY 1998 to FY2001. In all other years, the government ran in the red.

Small-business owners feel the effects of a large federal government budget deficit, mainly through interest rates and the threat of inflation. When there is a budget deficit, interest rates often rise, and the cost of borrowing to finance a business also increases. These rising interest rates lead to inflation, which makes it harder for small businesses to make purchases. However, rising interest rates do not always coincide with a deficit; in 2009, for example, interest rates remained relatively low even though the deficit soared.

INDIVIDUALS AND HOUSEHOLDS

For businesses to thrive, people must have the money to buy the goods or services that businesses produce. According to the Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), an agency in the U.S. Department of Commerce, the personal savings rate in 2009 was about 4 percent. The rate, or the savings as a percentage of disposable income, had been declining for more than two decades, hovering under 1 percent during the decade preceding the economic crash of 2008. After the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (often referred to as a bailout of the U.S. financial industry), personal savings increased as Americans, nervous about job losses and stock and housing prices, began to save their money.

However, some economists warn that when Americans save more of their money, it causes problems for the economy. American businesses depend on consumer spending to make money. In fact, 70 percent of the country's gross domestic economy is the result of consumer spending. When consumers stop spending, American businesses struggle to make ends meet. In response to a slowdown in consumer spending, governments often step in and increase spending in order to help businesses. The problem with this approach, of course, is that this federal spending increases the size of the deficit unless it is somehow offset by increased taxes, but an increase of taxes or tax revenue is a highly unlikely occurrence during difficult financial times.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alarkon, Walter. "Obama Calls for Jobs Measures Despite Budget Deficit Worries." *The Hill.* 3 December 2009. Available from: http://thehill.com/homenews/administration/70555 obama calls for jobs measures despite deficit worries. Congressional Budget Office. "Historical Budget Data." *The Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years 2006 to 2015.* 25 Jan. 2005.

Hornyak, Steve. "Budgeting Made Easy." *Management Accounting* October 1998.

Peavler, Rosemary. "Does the Federal Deficit Affect Your Small Business?" 19 June 2009. *About.com: Business Finance.*Available from: http://bizfinance.about.com/b/2009/06/19/does the federal deficit affect your small business.htm,

Rampell, Catherine "Shift to Saving May Be Downturn's Lasting Impact" *New York Times.* 9 May 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/10/business/economy/10saving.html.

Reason, Tim. "Building Better Budgets." CFO. December 2000.
U.S. Department of Commerce: Bureau of Economic Analysis.
"Personal Income and Outlays: November 2005." 22
December 2005.

U.S. Department of Commerce: Bureau of Economic Analysis. "Personal Income and Outlays: December 2009." 1 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bea.gov/newsreleases/national/pi/pinewsrelease.htm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUDGET SURPLUS

When a governmental entity has revenues from taxes, fees, and other impositions which exceed its budgeted outlays, it is said to have a budget surplus. When a business underspends its budget but all else remains the same, that is, sales are at projected levels, it is said to have "improved profits" rather than a surplus. Usually both the phrases "budget surplus" and "budget deficit" are applied to public entities.

Surpluses are almost always the consequence of two interacting forces: on the one hand efforts to contain costs or spending have been successful; and, on the other hand, revenues (over which government rarely has any genuine control except by raising or cutting taxes) have exceeded expectations.

THE U.S. FEDERAL BUDGET

In the 44-year period from FY 1965 to FY 2009, the federal government experienced a budget surplus in only 5 fiscal years. The government had a modest surplus of \$3.2 billion in FY 1969. In fiscal years 1998 through 2001, the government had surpluses of (in billions) \$69.2, \$125.5, \$236.2, and \$128.2 respectively. In all other years of the 1965 2009 period, the government experienced deficits, reaching an all-time high in 2009 of \$1.42 trillion. That amount was more than three times the previous record set in 2008, when the deficit reached \$454.8 billion.

The government's performance between FY 1998 and FY 2001 was due to the thriving Internet economy

and cuts in expenditures, particularly in defense. However, the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, combined with a slowing economy, led the United States into a recession starting in FY 2002, and budget deficits returned. These deficits led to increased national debt and government borrowing.

THE U.S. HOUSEHOLD BUDGET

Although households rarely operate on a formal budget, the Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), an agency of the U.S. Department of Commerce, calculates the "surplus" or "deficit" experienced by U.S. individuals and households as part of its National Income and Product Accounts. National Income and Product Account (NIPA) data are used to build Gross Domestic Product estimates. BEA collects data on total and disposable income and total outlays. Disposable income less outlays produces savings. The savings rate (savings divided by disposable income) is positive to indicate a surplus and negative when households, collectively, experience a deficit.

In 2009 the U.S household saving rate rose to 3.6 percent, a rate that in 2005 had dipped to the negative at -0.5 percent. The negative number occurred after years of declining savings rates: BEA data shows that in fiscal years 1992 through 2004, the savings rate went from 7.5 percent of disposable income to zero in 2005.

Also in FY 2005, negative savings rates appeared in the "personal income" category, but picked up to about 4 percent by 2009. Like the household savings, the personal savings rate savings as a percentage of disposable income had been declining for more than two decades, hovering under 1 percent during the decade preceding the economic crash of 2008. After the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (often referred to as a bailout of the U.S. financial industry), Americans began saving more; they were anxious about job losses, the stock market, and housing prices.

Increased personal and household savings seem like a good thing, since this often means that investment grows, but economists caution that increased personal savings are not always a positive for the economy as a whole. When consumers save more by spending less, businesses suffer from a decreased sales caused by the reduction in consumption. In this scenario, unless sales can be increased elsewhere (such as exports), businesses may lose jobs, causing economic woes to continue.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alesina, Alverto. "The Political Economy of the Budget Surplus in the U.S." *National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper Series.* January 2000.

Bohn, Henning, and Robert P. Inman. *Balanced Budget Rules and Public Deficits: Evidence from the U.S. States.* Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research, 1996.

Congressional Budget Office. The Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years 2006 to 2015. 25 January 2005.

Executive Office of the President of the United States. *A Citizen's Guide to the Federal Budget. FY 2002.* Available from: http://www.gpoaccess.gov/usbudget/fy02/pdf/guide.pdf.

Fearon, Craig. "The Budgeting Nightmare." CMA Management. May 2000.

Hopkins, Sam. "Houehold Savings Rate." Wealth. 2 February 2009. Available from: http://www.wealthdaily.com/articles/household savings rate/1679.

Rampell, Catherine. "Shift to Saving May Be Downturn's Lasting Impact." *New York Times.* 9 May 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/05/10/business/economy/10saving.html.

Reason, Tim. "Building Better Budgets." CFO. December 2000.
U.S. Department of Commerce: Bureau of Economic Analysis.
"Personal Income and Outlays: November 2005." 22
December 2005.

U.S. Department of Commerce: Bureau of Economic Analysis. "Personal Income and Outlays: December 2009." 1 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bea.gov/newsreleases/national/pi/pinewsrelease.htm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUDGETS AND BUDGETING

In the broadest sense, a budget is an allocation of money for some purpose. The word once meant "pouch" or "purse"; a budget therefore is "what's in the pouch." Budgeting as an activity ranges in extent from managing household finances to the preparation of the Budget of the United States, undertaken yearly by Congress; that document is rarely less than 1,000 pages in length. This article will focus principally on "formal budgeting" as practiced in corporations, sometimes called the "budget process."

Budgeting has always been part of the activities of any business organization of any size, but formal budgeting in its present form, using modern budgeting disciplines, emerged in the 1950s as the numerical underpinning of corporate planning. Modern corporate planning owes much to operations research and systems theory. A pioneer in that field, Russell L. Ackoff, worked closely with General Electric, Anheuser-Busch, and other major corporations. His first of four books on the subject, *A Concept of Corporate Planning*, had a major impact.

Modern formal budgets not only limit expenditures; they also predict income, profits, and returns on investment a year ahead. They have evolved into tools of control and are also used as a means of determining such rewards as profit sharing and bonuses. Unless the budgetary process is managed with extreme skill and care, the

very virtues of budgeting can turn into negatives and have, of late, emerged into a movement actively working to change this process.

BUDGETING AS A PROCESS

In large corporations, budgeting is a collective process in which operating units prepare their plans in conformity with corporate goals published by top management. Each unit plan is intended to contribute to the achievement of the corporate goals. Unit managers prepare projections of sales, operating costs, overhead costs, and capital requirements. They calculate operating profits and returns on the investment they intend to use. The budget itself is the projection of these values for the next calendar or fiscal year. As part of this process, each unit presents its plans and budget to a reviewing upper management panel and may, thereafter, make whatever changes result from instructions from or negotiations with the higher level. Texts presenting, documenting, and defending the rationales underlying the numbers are usually part of the planning document. Approved budgets then become the road map for operations in the coming year. Ideally, monthly or quarterly budget reviews track performance against the budget. As part of such reviews, changes to the budget may be approved. At year-end managers are judged by their performance against the budget.

While budgets are developed bottom-up, managers must strive to meet top-down corporate goals (e.g., "annual growth in after-tax profits of 39 percent."). Because performance is measured based on meeting or exceeding positive projections (of sales, returns, and profits) and meeting or coming in below negative projections (fixed and variable costs and capital expenditures), managers have strong incentives for projecting the lowest possible "positive" and the highest possible "negative" results. The more successful they are in understating sales and profits and overestimating costs, the higher the likelihood of "meeting the budget." Top management's incentives, by contrast, are to do the opposite. Therefore the budgeting process is inherently marked by potential conflict.

Small businesses, too, benefit from a budget. Because small businesses often have fewer departments and employees, and because there is usually less money flowing in and out of the business, the small-business budget is easier to develop than a large corporation's budget. The small-business budget gives a guideline for expected income and expenses; small-business owners are able to compare anticipated financial goals with the actual numbers.

Difficulties in the budgeting process can be, and usually are, mitigated by rational policies, goodwill on both sides, and straightforward implementation. Projections should be as realistic and quantifiable as possible. If projections are out of line with historical patterns, up or down, management must question the planning. Thus, for instance, a sharply rising projection of costs must have some real-world justification. Overly ambitious revenue projections must also be questioned. Conversely, managers must resist pressures sharply to raise revenue targets unless tangible changes in the market or compensating raises in sales expenditures are present. If the negotiating levels are honest and realistic, the right projections will result. Ideally, operating units should not be measured on activities over which they lack full control. An operation which does not operate its own debt collection, for example, should not be measured on how rapidly invoices are collected. Since budgets are often at least 50 percent guesswork, formal budgetary review at reasonable intervals and realistic adjustments based on actual events must be part of a well-functioning process. All too often, the spring budgeting event is rapidly forgotten.

BENEFITS AND COSTS

The single-most potential benefit of formal budgeting lies in ensuring that responsible managers take time each year (and then at fixed intervals throughout the year) in thinking about their operation by looking at all of its aspects. Budgeting creates a comprehensive picture of the future and makes both opportunities and barriers conscious. This foreknowledge then helps guide day-to-day activities.

The chief cost of the budget process is time. In some corporations the process takes on a life of its own and becomes a convoluted exercise of excessive complexity which, moreover, prevents unit managers from doing any thinking: their time is consumed in efforts to comply with a vast array of requirements dictated from above. Much of the negative attitude that has developed concerning this activity has its roots in unnecessary bureaucratic impositions on the one hand and unreliability because of rapid change a few months out.

Many small businesses fail to create a system of checks and balances in their budgets. When creating their budgets, small-business owners should assign a person to watch over the accounts and thoroughly check records. In fact, at least two people should be heavily involved in account reconciliation. Many small businesses also spend too much on advertising, assuming that it will quickly impact sales. But revenue usually does not start flowing from advertising for several months. Finally, tax bills can be detrimental to small businesses. Small-business owners should stay on top of what they will owe the government in taxes. They should also stay informed of regulations coming out of Washington, D.C.

TYPES OF BUDGETS

The two dominant forms of budgeting are traditional and zero-based. Business planning is usually a combination of the two. *Traditional* budgeting is based on a review of historical performance and then the projection of such findings to the future with modifications. If inflation is high, for instance, cost trends of the last several years are projected forward but with adjustments both for inflation and for projected growth or decline in business activity. Historical sales patterns, using established trends in sales growth, are projected; new sales from planned new product introductions are then added. *Zero-based* budgeting is the creation of a completely new budget from the ground up as if no history existed. When using this method, the operation must justify and document every item of expenditure and income anew. Brand-new operations will utilize zero-based methods.

In government planning, but only very rarely in business, *performance* budgeting is used as a third alternative. Under this method, the budget is fixed at the outset. The planning activity is to determine exactly what activities will be carried out using the allocated funds. Performance budgeting is sometimes used in the corporate setting when the advertising budget is arbitrarily set as such-and-such a percent to projected sales. The advertising function then uses performance budgeting to allocate the budget to various products and media.

Small-business owners discuss different ways (and sometimes just different names) to set up their budgets. They may choose a cash budget, which tracks cash flow, or an expense budget, which is a comparison of actual and budgeted expenses. Often small businesses choose an *operating* budget. The operating budget is an itemized statement of income, expenses, debt service, and cash flow during a future period; it is a projection of the profitability of a business. This is very similar to the traditional budget, as spelled out above.

CRITIQUES OF THE PROCESS

As early as 1992, the famous guru of management, Peter Drucker, wrote in the *Wall Street Journal:* "Uncertainty in the economy, society, politics has become so great as to render futile, if not counterproductive, the kind of planning most companies still practice: forecasting based on probabilities."

Uncertainty has, if anything, grown since 1992 with the expansion of the Internet, the reality of terrorism, pressures on hydrocarbon fuels, the threat posed by global warming, and worldwide epidemics. In addition to uncertainty, formal budgeting has also come under fire for impeding trust and empowerment, two new concepts in the evolving corporate culture, as well as for stifling innovation. As David Marginson and Stuart Ogden wrote in *Financial Management (UK)*, "Budgets have long had a bad press, but they have attracted even more flak recently for being at best inappropriate to modern

business practice and at worst potentially harmful.... The Beyond Budgeting Round Table (BBRT) has been one of their most vociferous critics. It argues, for example, that the necessary conditions of trust and empowerment in today's organizations are not possible with budgets still in place, because the entire system perpetuates central command and control." Innovation is vital for economic survival. But "budgeting stifles trust and empowerment, according to its critics, which in turn stifles innovation."

On its Web homepage, BBRT advocates a set of principles which include continuous planning and controls (rather than an annual budget process), resource allocation as needed (rather than based on annual allocations and plans), high performance standards (rather than detailed rules and budgets), and freedom of action by small frontline teams (rather than direct control of operations from the center).

Often, problems within the budgeting process can be solved; it just requires that owners and accountants think "outside the box". Knowing what the budget is helps business owners understand the changes that must be made. Moreover, budgeting process is a fluid and everchanging process. For the small-business owner, budgeting in the traditional sense will continue to be a sensible, necessary, and valuable tool practiced, in essence, by examining current resources, eyeing the future, and making rational allocations for the immediate future.

SEE ALSO Business Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ackoff, R. L. A Concept of Corporate Planning. New York: Wiley Interscience, 1969.

Benoit, Joseph. "How to Create a Simple Budget" *Entrepreneur*. 15 May 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/money/money/management/money/managementcolumn istjosephbenoit/article201670.html.

Calmes, Jackie. "Obama Offers Help for Small Businesses." *New York Times* 8 December 2009. Available from: http://topics.nytimes.com/top/reference/timestopics/people/c/jackie calmes/index.html?inline=nyt per.

Drucker, Peter. "Planning for Uncertainty. ." Wall Street Journal. 22 July 1992.

Fearon, Craig. "The Budgeting Nightmare." CMA Management. May 2000.

Hawthorn, Nan. "How to Build an Operating Budget for Your Small Business." *eSight Careers Network.* Available from: http://www.esight.org/View.cfm?x=1036.

Hope, Jeremy, and Robin Fraser. *Beyond Budgeting: How Managers Can Break Free from the Annual Performance Trap.*Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 11 April 2003.

Marginson, David, and Stuart Ogden. "Budgeting and Innovation: Do Budgets Stifle Creativity?" *Financial Management (UK)*. April 2005. "A New Alternative to Employee Lay offs Can Help Staff Start up/Small Businesses." StrategicGrowth. 16 January 2010. Available from: http://hrconcepts.wordpress.com

Reason, Tim. "Building Better Budgets." CFO. December 2000. "Three Business Budgeting Mistakes and How You Can Avoid Them." 18 May 2009. morebusiness.com. Available from: http://www.morebusiness.com/budgeting mistakes.
"Throwing Out the Annual Budget." Practical Accountant. February 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUSINESS APPRAISERS

Appraisers are agents who establish the value of businesses, personal property, intellectual property (such as patents, trademarks, and copyrights), and real estate through a process known as valuation or appraisal. The demand for valuation of business enterprises has increased in the last several years in many industry sectors for a variety of reasons, including the rise in corporate restructuring, rising incidences of litigation (such as divorce, in which value and possession of closely held businesses may be hotly contested), changing employee-compensation packages, continued purchases of existing businesses, and the proliferation of employee stock ownership plans (ESOPs), which require annual appraisals of value. Indeed, the dramatic surge in popularity of ESOP plans accounts for a significant portion of the increase in appraisal/valuation activity across the American business landscape.

Problems in the Business Appraisal Industry. Beginning in the late 1990s, the appraisal industry began a process of change and consolidation driven primarily by changes in the real estate sector. Steve Bergsman, writing in Valuation Insights & Perspectives, provides a summary: "There was a time not so very long ago, at least as recent as the early 1990s, when the appraisal industry residential and commercial was reliant on the mortgage lending business. By the middle of the last decade, however, a number of crosscurrents began to buffet that type of work...competition from other appraisers and technology. First, competition caused pricing to flatten; even banks admit there have not been rate increases in a number of years. Second, new technologies, particularly automated valuation models, appeared, and more and more data, i.e., historical records of home sales and multiple listing services, became widely available on the Internet." As a consequence of these developments, real estate appraisal has become a much less profitable part of this business.

There is another challenge for real estate appraisers. Before the housing boom; and subsequent 2007 bust

appraisers say they were pressured to get the value the mortgage company asked for appraisals. However, after the housing mortgage shakedown, many appraisers said that nothing had changed. David Streitfeld, in his New York Times article "In Appraisal Shift, Lenders Gain Power and Critics," notes that in a memo from U.S. Bancorp posted on the Appraisers' Forum online discussion group in 2009, the group urged lender's appraisers to "try and get the value we need the first time." Additionally, Streitfeld reports that in a 2009 online poll of 2,250 appraisers by Working RE Magazine, half the respondents said they sometimes "felt that management companies were ordering them to come up with a value that would make the deal work." Despite the attempt to institute new regulations to oversee the appraisal industry, appraising a property with its true value continues to be a problem.

Finding a Qualified Appraiser. Although the business appraisal industry is in a state of flux, consultants hasten to add that many qualified appraisers do exist and can be of valuable service to small-business owners who take the trouble to investigate the merits of various appraisers. Keys to finding a good appraiser include the following:

- Network. As one tax and estate-planning attorney told *Inc.*, "Ask around, and then ask around some more. Talk to people in your geographical area, even if their businesses aren't just like yours; talk to people with similar businesses, even if they're not in your geographical area. Appraisal is a fraternity, and once you know who's in the fraternity, who's respected, you'll know who to go to. And, very importantly, if the reason you're looking for a valuation has anything to do with taxes, or is likely to somewhere down the line, find out who's respected by the Internal Revenue Service who do they use to do their valuation work?"
- Look for experience and education. Appraisers with significant experience and a good educational background (MBA or CPA) are far preferable to those who are limited in either area. Moreover, some analysts believe that the appraisal industry is moving towards increased specialization (office buildings, hotels, professional practices, retail outlets); if possible, small-business owners should find an appraiser who is familiar with their business area.
- Recognize that valuations vary from client to client. Appraisals of business can vary significantly in terms of their cost, both in terms of time and money. Small-business owners need to learn about standard fees imposed on business that most resemble theirs in terms of size, health, and situation. "The vicissitudes of most projects—the standard ESOP valuation being an exception—often make it impossible to charge on a flat-fee basis, or even give a

- responsible estimate of hourlies," warned Nell Margolis in *Inc.*.
- Find a licensed appraiser. The relative ease with which people are able to secure certification in the appraisal business has drawn fire, but it does establish a ground floor of presumed competence.

SEE ALSO Buying An Existing Business; Selling A Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bergsman, Steve. "The Changing Composition of Your Overall Client Base." Valuation Insights& Perspectives. Winter 2003.

"How to Sell a Professional Practice." Wall Street Journal, Small Business. Available from: http://guides.wsj.com/small business/buying and selling a business/how to sell a professional practice/.

Mobley III, T. Alvin. "Defining and Allocating Going Concern Value Components." *Appraisal Journal*. October 1997.

Semanik, Michael K., and John H. Wade. *The Complete Guide to Selling a Business*. New York: AMACOM, 1994.

Streitfeld, David. "In Appraisal Shift, Lenders Gain Power and Critics." *New York Times.* 18 August 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/19/business/19appraise. html?pagewanted=1.

Tuller, Lawrence W. Getting Out: A Step by Step Guide to Selling a Business or Professional Practice. Blue Ridge Summit, Pa.: Liberty Hall Press, 1990.

Yegge, Wilbur M.A Basic Guide to Buying and Selling a Company. New York: Wiley, 1996.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUSINESS ASSOCIATIONS

Business associations are membership organizations engaged in promoting the business interests of their members. These associations typically perform activities that would be unduly costly or time-consuming for an individual company to perform by itself, including lobbying, information gathering, research, and setting industry standards. Association spokespeople contend that by combining their voices under one banner, companies are able to establish a strong and unified presence and effectively protect their shared interests. Leading business associations in the United States include the U.S. Chambers of Commerce, the Better Business Bureau, the National Restaurant Association, the National Retail Federation, and the National Manufacturers Association, but there are tens of thousands more that operate at local, state, regional, and national levels all over America.

Large firms have long been active participants in business associations, using the organization to advance their goals in a wide range of areas, from regulatory issues to research to industry image improvement. But smaller companies benefit from association memberships as well, provided they find an organization that adequately reflects their priorities and needs, which may be dramatically different from those of big corporations. For example, a small-business owner may value an association that provides education, peer contact, and networking opportunities more than one that is focusing its resources on eliminating an OSHA regulation that pertains primarily to large companies.

Before entrepreneurs and small-business owners begin shopping around for an association, they should first compile a chart of specific business and personal goals, as well as a list of talents that they have that would be welcomed by an association. "All too often," explained Robert Davis in *Black Enterprise*, "contact-hungry entrepreneurs and professionals join networking organizations before investigating them thoroughly. Does this sound familiar? You hastily join an organization, only to discover later that it's disorganized, poorly attended and moreover, doesn't meet your needs."

In order to avoid such a scenario, small-business owners should undertake a serious information-gathering effort before committing to an association. People considering an association should first review the association's Web site and request a brochure or information packet on the group that adequately covers its background, philosophy, structure, services, and affiliations, then request a meeting with an association representative or attend an organization meeting or event to get more detailed information. Current and former members of the association under consideration are also potentially valuable sources of information. "Ask them about the level of commitment needed for worthwhile membership," wrote Davis. "Also ask them to compare the benefits they have received from this organization with benefits received from other groups."

Associations can be a positive force for a small business. Many join local or regional chambers of commerce as a means of providing health insurance to their employees. But all associations are not created equal. Some are poorly organized, poorly attended, and offer little benefit to ambitious entrepreneurs. Moreover, some entrepreneurs, already struggling to find time to attend to both business and family needs, are simply unable to invest the necessary time to make association membership worthwhile for them or their company.

THE FUTURE OF ASSOCIATIONS

Associations have touted their ability to gather and send information to members quickly and efficiently. However, technology advances have made this ability less important. Today, members easily contact each other through methods like e-mail, blogs, instant messaging, "webinars," and podcasts, to name a few. They no longer rely on periodicals, conferences, and seminars for information sharing and

networking. These changes have made the traditional communications strengths of the association less important.

In a 2008 article in Association Magazine, Jim Carroll wrote that the key to the continued strength of associations is that they must change as their membership changes. He suggested that associations think about potential future members. In 5 or 10 years, association members will be more transient and more temporary. They will have a number of jobs and careers, and their average affiliation with an association will last only a few years, rather than decades. Carroll wrote that members will have more specialized jobs and will be more ethnically diverse. In addition, he wrote that most association members will hang their hats at smaller, scalable, more narrowly focused workplaces that move faster in terms of products and services. In conclusion, Carroll reiterated that association members will be different, and he asked associations to consider if they will be able to change with them.

SEE ALSO Chambers of Commerce.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Associations. 3." *Electronic Recruiting News.* 6 June 2006. Available from:http://www.interbiznet.com/ern/archives/060612.html.

Bovet, Susan Fry. "Leading Companies Turn to Trade Associations for Lobbying." *Public Relations Journal*. August September 1994.

Carroll, Jim. "Metamorphosis: A Defining Success Factor for Your Associations. "Association Magazine. 9 September 2008. Available from:http://www.jimcarroll.com/acrobat/2008Assoc.pdf.

Davis, Robert. "Look Before You Leap." *Black Enterprise*. September 1992.

Eby, Deborah. "Who Needs Associations?" *America's Network.* 1 December 1995.

Engquist, Erik. "Cheap B'klyn Health Plans: GHI, Chamber Sharply Cut Cost of Coverage for Needy, Small Firms." *Crain's New York Business.* 1 August 2005.

Fisher, William. "The Value of Professional Associations." *Library Trends.* Fall 1997.

Holding, Robert L. "Leveraged Investment Your Association Advantage." Appliance Manufacturer. April 1998.

Stybel, Laurence J., and Maryanne Peabody. "Association Membership: A Strategic Perspective." *Compensation & Benefits Management.* Autumn 1995.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUSINESS BROKERS

Business brokers act as intermediaries between buyers and sellers of a business. They may represent either party in the transaction. They do not take possession of goods or property or deal on their own account.

Brokers differ from dealers in that the latter transact on their own account and may have a vested interest in the transaction. Brokers fill the important marketing function of bringing buyers and sellers together and helping them negotiate mutually beneficial agreements. In addition, they facilitate transactions by providing expertise and advice. As Richie Lowe Areinz points out in *NZ Business*, "[B]usiness brokers generally sell an intangible, such as the expected profits or in some cases the losses of a business. Real estate agents sell bricks and mortar. Put another way, agents sell land and buildings while business brokers usually sell an entity or business activity leasing space within a building."

Brokers supply numerous benefits to both buyers and sellers. Sellers benefit because they do not have to spend time and money searching for buyers. Qualified brokers have access to people in the market to purchase a company; they know how to attract and screen potential buyers much more quickly than do typical business owners. The broker may also be able to help the seller place value on his enterprise accurately; he or she can devise a strategy to transfer ownership over time, address necessary paperwork, and overcome legal hurdles related to taxes.

The buyer also benefits. A broker may be able to find a business that suits the buyer's abilities, wants, and financial situation much more quickly. Moreover, good business brokers will not accept overpriced properties, those based on illegal activities, or businesses otherwise fatally flawed. They save buyers the legwork of qualifying prospects. A good brokerage firm typically turns down as many as half of the businesses offered it for sale. In addition to screening, the broker can help the buyer determine what he or she can afford and may be able to assist in arranging financing to purchase the business. And, as with sellers, business brokers can provide help with licenses, permits, and other paperwork. In addition, it is the broker's duty to ensure that the interests of the buyer (and the seller) are protected by any contracts or agreements relating to the sale.

THE BROKER ADVANTAGE

Toby Tatum warns in his 2009 book *Pricing a Small Business for Sale: A Practical Guide for Business Owners, Business Brokers, Buyers, and Their Advisors* that the small-business marketplace is a very inefficient market. Tatum writes, "business brokerage professionals generally agree that approximately 80 to 90 percent of small businesses placed on the market for sale will not sell and that over 90 percent of individuals seeking to buy a small business never succeed in this effort." Failure to negotiate a price acceptable to both parties is the key reason that small-business buyers and sellers do not close the deal.

Perhaps the most valuable broker service, therefore, may be the broker's status as a buffer between the two

sides. The skilled business broker will diplomatically field and address sensitive questions and concerns that, were they delivered directly between the buyer and seller, might damage or ruin the prospects for completing a deal. Brokers that can address the concerns of one side without ruffling the feathers of the other are invaluable to the negotiating process.

For their services, brokers typically receive in compensation a percentage of the total value of the transaction. The fee may be paid by the buyer, seller, or both parties, depending on the nature of the transaction. Commissions vary widely, usually depending on the size of the transaction and the level of service provided by the broker.

THE BROKERAGE PROCESS

Although it is a broker's chief function, bringing buyer and seller together is often the easiest part of his or her job. Closing the transaction, however, is often a complicated process, colored by a spectrum of factors that are unique to each situation. For instance, the seller of a business often views the enterprise as his or her "baby," and subsequently places a value on it that may be greater than its actual worth. Similarly, a buyer may fail to appreciate the amount of work involved in building a business to a certain point. Other major factors that can complicate an agent's task include financing, which can become very complicated, and problems related to employees and/or clients of the business being sold.

As Gabor Garai and Susan Pravda observed in Mergers and Acquisitions, the process of securing an agreement typically is a multifaceted one. Once a business broker brings an interested buyer and seller together, he or she often attempts to set a target date for completion of the transaction. This is usually accomplished by means of a letter of intent in which the buyer and seller agree to move toward a deal. The importance of the letter of intent is that it serves as a framework around which to structure negotiations. The letter also reduces ambiguity and misunderstanding, and ensures that both parties are serious about pursuing the transaction. Finally, establishing a deadline through a letter of intent helps to keep the buyer and seller focused on the big issues, rather than on minor details that can drag the deal out for months on end or kill the sale.

After setting a target date, the broker's next task is to close the price gap between what the seller wants and what the buyer is offering to pay. A wide range of considerations has to be taken into account here, including value of inventory, value of accounts receivables, value of community goodwill, inclusion or exclusion of equipment in final purchase price, and tax issues for both buyer and seller. Another possible obstacle to a sale that often crops up around this time is "seller's remorse."

Seller's remorse commonly occurs during the latter stages of negotiations, when the seller suddenly realizes that he or she is relinquishing control of the company that has been a cornerstone of his or her life (and often the life of the entire family) for many years. Seller's remorse can kill the deal if the broker fails to confront it early in the negotiations by assuaging the seller's concerns.

After the framework for an agreement has been reached, the business-brokering process moves on to due diligence, wherein various legal technicalities which could thwart an otherwise legal arrangement are identified and addressed. For example, the buyer might want to ensure that he or she is procuring the legal rights to all patents held by the firm. It is the broker's job to facilitate due diligence to protect parties on both sides of the deal.

In the final stage, the broker helps the buyer and seller iron out and sign a final contract. This stage is the one most likely to entail the use of attorneys on both sides, even for smaller transactions. The best way for the broker to reduce the chance that the deal will fail at this critical juncture is to try to address all questions and concerns in the letter of intent and due diligence stages. Despite his best efforts, one or both parties may employ brinkmanship tactics that threaten to scrap the entire deal, such as significantly raising the asking price or demanding that some new contingency be added to the agreement. At this point, the broker's expertise as mediator and peacemaker is key to ensuring that the transaction goes through.

BUSINESS BROKERS AND THE ENTREPRENEUR

Business brokers can be invaluable to both buyers and sellers of small businesses, but the quality of these agents can vary tremendously. Business brokerage firms have traditionally been a notoriously unregulated group, and while there have been some improvements in this regard, complaints about incompetence and/or questionable business practices still crop up. Whether entrepreneurs are looking to start a business through a purchase or sell an existing business to start on a new idea, it is essential that they take steps to ensure that the services of a skilled and qualified broker have been secured.

There are, of course, certain basic kinds of information that any buyer or seller should obtain when shopping for a business broker. "When you're looking for a broker to help you buy or sell a business, ask about the broker's level of experience and pursuit of continuing education," counseled *Nation's Business*. "When getting references, ask for the names of not only buyers and sellers but also attorneys, accountants, and commercial bankers." Another basic aspect of an agent's operation that should be checked is its exclusivity policy (some

brokers will list businesses only if they can do so exclusively, a requirement that limits the business's visibility). But there are other steps that can be taken as well. For example, a broker's record of sales as a proportion of total listings can provide significant insight into his or her abilities. Brokers who are unable to deliver sales on more than 50 percent of listings on the market for 6 months to a year should probably be avoided. Not surprisingly, a broker who can document a successful track record of sales to listings is preferable to one who cannot.

Small-business owners should be patient when selling their businesses. According to Debbie Allen, the author of five books for entrepreneurs, it takes an average of 2 to 4 years to sell a small business. She recommends that small-business owners keep a long-term plan to ensure an eventual successful business sale. Allen also recommends that small-business owners get very involved in the sale of their own business. "Thinking a broker will do all the work in promoting your sale can be deadly. You are the best promoter for your business. Who knows your business better than you? No one is more motivated, passionate and knowledgeable about your business than you!" Allen explained that in selling one of her retail businesses, she had no traction with her broker and realized that her sales associates were the customer's first contact. After months of inactivity with a broker, Allen offered her associates a bonus for finding a buyer a move that quickly led to the sale of the business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Debbie. "Five Mistakes to Avoid When Selling Your Small Business." *About.com*. Available from: http://retail.about.com/od/exitstrategies/a/selling mistake.htm.

Areinz, Richie Low. "Business Brokers Know the Ropes." NZ Business. August 2005.

Bianchi, Alessandra. "The American Dream Revisited: Why You Won't Sell Your Business." *Inc.*. August 1992.

Coleman, Bob. *Guide to Business Start Ups.* Entrepreneur Magazine Group, 1993.

Garai, Gabor, and Susan Pravda. "The Critical Line Between Dealmakers and Deal Breakers." *Mergers and Acquisitions*. March/April 1994.

"How to Sell a Professional Practice." Wall Street Journal, Small Business. Available from: http://guides.wsj.com/small business/buying and selling a business/how to sell a professional practice/.

Maynard, Roberta. "Business Brokers." *Nation's Business*. July 1997.

Rosenbloom, Joe, III. "Brokers for Hire." Inc.. March 1987.

Tatum, Toby. Pricing a Small Business for Sale: A Practical Guide for Business Owners, Business Brokers, Buyers, and Their Advisors. Plantation, Fla.: Institute of Business Appraisers, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUSINESS CYCLES

The business cycle is the periodic but irregular up-and-down movement in economic activity, measured by fluctuations in real gross domestic product (GDP) and other macroeconomic variables. A business cycle is typically characterized by four phases recession, recovery, growth, and decline that repeat themselves over time. Economists note, however, that complete business cycles vary in length. The duration of business cycles can be anywhere from about 2 to 12 years, with most cycles averaging 6 years in length. Some business analysts use the business cycle model and terminology to study and explain fluctuations in business inventory and other individual elements of corporate operations. But the term "business cycle" is still primarily associated with larger (industrywide, regional, national, or even international) business trends.

Comparing the performance of a small business to that of a large business during a business cycle does not reveal any sweeping overviews about their differences, according to a study conducted by Joel Popkin and associates for the Small Business Administration (SBA). What SBA's data did show is that business cycles have different effects within an industry. Popkin noted that "there is little evidence of cyclical differences by business size in trade or in the finance, insurance, and real estate industries. In the goods-producing sectors, there are more noticeable differences between small and large business activity during portions of the business cycle. In construction, small firms tend to be more negatively impacted by downturns than large firms, but do slightly better than large firms during an expansion. Manufacturing/mining, especially the noncompensation component, tends to show the opposite pattern from construction."

Popkin summarized that, in general, small businesses show slightly better returns in a downturn but that is tempered by their slightly slower growth during periods of expansion. The service-producing sector offers the most obvious differences in activity based on business size. During a downturn, the small services business fares much better than large service providers, SBA concluded.

STAGES OF A BUSINESS CYCLE

Business cycles go through four stages, as described below.

Recession. A recession also sometimes referred to as a trough is a period of reduced economic activity in which levels of buying, selling, production, and employment typically diminish. This is the most unwelcome stage of the business cycle for business owners and consumers alike. A particularly severe recession is known as a depression.

Recovery. Also known as an upturn, the recovery stage of the business cycle is the point at which the economy "troughs" out and starts working its way up to a better financial footing.

Growth. Economic growth is in essence a period of sustained expansion. Hallmarks of this part of the business cycle include increased consumer confidence, which translates into higher levels of business activity. Because the economy tends to operate at or near full capacity during periods of prosperity, growth periods are generally accompanied by inflationary pressures.

Decline. Also referred to as a contraction or downturn, a decline basically marks the end of the period of growth in the business cycle. Declines are characterized by decreased levels of consumer purchases (especially of durable goods) and, subsequently, reduced production by businesses.

FACTORS THAT SHAPE BUSINESS CYCLES

For centuries, economists in both the United States and Europe regarded economic downturns as "diseases" that had to be treated; it followed, then, that economies characterized by growth and affluence were regarded as "healthy" economies. By the end of the nineteenth century, however, many economists had begun to recognize that economies were cyclical by their very nature, and studies increasingly turned to determining which factors were primarily responsible for shaping the direction and disposition of national, regional, and industry-specific economies.

Although U.S. presidents are routinely blamed or praised for the state of the nation's economy, many economists argue that a national political leader cannot do much to affect the cycle. A 2008 article in the New York Times by Kevin Quealy, titled, "Can a President Tame the Business Cycle?" investigated this topic as the administration of President Barack Obama passed stimulus packages to get the economy moving. "There's some debate about where business cycles come from, but the president's actions are rarely on the list," Quealy wrote. He explained that Americans can get a better picture of cyclical economic behavior through changes in incomes, jobs, and real estate prices. "The president is more likely to be reacting to the economy not the other way around." Economists, corporate executives, and business owners cite several factors as particularly important in shaping the complexion of business environments.

Volatility of Investment Spending. Variation in investment spending is one of the important factors in business cycles. Investment spending is considered the most volatile component of the aggregate or total demand (it varies much more from year to year than the largest component of the aggregate demand, the consumption spending),

and empirical studies by economists have revealed that the volatility of the investment component is an important factor in explaining business cycles in the United States. According to these studies, increases in investment spur a subsequent increase in aggregate demand, leading to economic expansion. Decreases in investment have the opposite effect. Indeed, economists can point to several points in American history in which the importance of investment spending was made quite evident. The Great Depression, for instance, was caused by a collapse in investment spending in the aftermath of the stock market crash of 1929. Similarly, the prosperity of the late 1950s was attributed to a capital goods boom. More recent examples include the dot-com expansion around 2000 (unprecedented prosperity and subsequent bust) followed by the wide expansion of home ownership (and later, the subprime mortgage crisis).

There are several reasons for the volatility that can often be seen in investment spending. One generic reason is the pace at which investment accelerates in response to upward trends in sales. This linkage, which is called the acceleration principle by economists, can be briefly explained as follows. Suppose a firm is operating at full capacity. When sales of its goods increase, output will have to be increased by increasing plant capacity through further investment. As a result, changes in sales result in magnified percentage changes in investment expenditures. This accelerates the pace of economic expansion, which generates greater income in the economy, leading to further increases in sales. Thus, once the expansion starts, the pace of investment spending accelerates. In more concrete terms, the response of the investment spending is related to the rate at which sales are increasing. In general, if an increase in sales is expanding, investment spending rises, and if an increase in sales has peaked and is beginning to slow, investment spending falls. Thus, the pace of investment spending is influenced by changes in the rate of sales.

Momentum. Many economists cite a certain "follow-the-leader" mentality in consumer spending. In situations where consumer confidence is high and people adopt more free-spending habits, other customers are deemed to be more likely to increase their spending as well. Conversely, downturns in spending tend to be imitated as well.

Technological Innovations. Technological innovations can have an acute impact on business cycles. Indeed, technological breakthroughs in communication, transportation, manufacturing, and other operational areas can have a ripple effect throughout an industry or an economy. Technological innovations may relate to production and use of a new product or production of an existing product using a new process. However, technological innovations

and consequent increases in investment take place at irregular intervals. Fluctuating investments, due to variations in the pace of technological innovations, lead to business fluctuations in the economy.

There are many reasons why the pace of technological innovation varies. Major innovations do not occur every day. Nor do they take place at a constant rate. Chance factors greatly influence the timing of major innovations, as well as the number of innovations in a particular year. Economists consider the variations in technological innovation as random (with no systematic pattern). Thus, irregularity in the pace of innovations in new products or processes becomes a source of business fluctuations.

Variations in Inventories. Variations in inventories expansion and contraction in the level of inventories of goods kept by businesses also contribute to business cycles. Inventories are the stocks of goods firms keep on hand to meet demand for their products. How do variations in the level of inventories trigger changes in a business cycle? Usually, during a business downturn, firms let their inventories decline. As inventories dwindle, businesses eventually use down their inventories to the point where they are short. This, in turn, starts an increase in inventory levels as companies begin to produce more than is sold, leading to an economic expansion. This expansion continues as long as the rate of increase in sales holds up and producers continue to increase inventories at the preceding rate. However, as the rate of increase in sales slows, firms begin to cut back on their inventory accumulation. The subsequent reduction in inventory investment dampens the economic expansion and eventually causes an economic downturn. The process then repeats itself all over again. It should be noted that while variations in inventory levels impact overall rates of economic growth, the resulting business cycles are not really long. The business cycles generated by fluctuations in inventories are called minor or short business cycles. These periods, which usually last about 2 to 4 years, are sometimes also called inventory cycles.

Fluctuations in Government Spending. Variations in government spending are yet another source of business fluctuations. This may appear to be an unlikely source, as the government is widely considered to be a stabilizing force in the economy rather than a source of economic fluctuations or instability. Nevertheless, government spending has been a major destabilizing force on several occasions, especially during and after wars. Government spending increased by an enormous amount during World War II, leading to an economic expansion that continued for several years after the war. Government spending also increased, though to a smaller extent compared to World War II, during the Korean and Vietnam

Wars. These also led to economic expansions. However, government spending contributes not only to economic expansions but also to economic contractions. In fact, the recession of 1953;54 was caused by the reduction in government spending after the Korean War ended. In the late twentieth century, the end of the cold war resulted in a reduction in defense spending by the United States that had a pronounced impact on certain defense-dependent industries and geographic regions.

In response to the economic crisis of 2008 the administration of George W. Bush gave \$50 billion to the mortgage industry in an attempt to stop foreclosures, and \$2 trillion to the financial industry to save the banking system. In the following year, the Obama administration initiated many programs to encourage Americans to start spending. Some programs proved to work the "cash-for-clunkers" program spurred consumers to buy new cars midway through 2009, and the \$8,000 federal tax credit for first-time home buyers helped revive housing sales. Congress also passed a \$787 billion stimulus package in 2009 with the goal of bolstering economic activity.

In stimulating spending, the government hopes that the money it feeds into the economy will be multiplied, thus expanding the gross domestic product. That is one reason that stimulus packages often include tax reductions. The theory is that when Americans have more disposable income, consumer demand will increase. The end result will be the need for more products and more workers, and even more investments.

Politically Generated Business Cycles. Many economists have hypothesized that business cycles are the result of the politically motivated use of macroeconomic policies (monetary and fiscal policies) that are designed to serve the interest of politicians running for reelection. The theory of political business cycles is predicated on the belief that elected officials (the president, members of Congress, governors, etc.) have a tendency to engineer expansionary macroeconomic policies in order to aid their reelection efforts.

Monetary Policies. Variations in the nation's monetary policies, independent of changes induced by political pressures, are an important influence in business cycles as well. Use of fiscal policy increased government spending and/ or tax cuts is the most common way of boosting aggregate demand, causing an economic expansion. The Central Bank (in the case of the United States, the Federal Reserve Bank) has two legislated goals: price stability and full employment. Its role in monetary policy is a key to managing business cycles and has an important impact on consumer and investor confidence as well.

However, some economists (and a substantial portion of the American public) questioned the monetary policy

supported by the Federal Reserve after it gave trillions of dollars worth of loans and guarantees to private business during 2008 2009. At the same time, the Federal Reserve kept interest rates low. Some worried that this practice would send the wrong message about the real relationships between available savings and desired investment. However, Charles I. Plosser, president and chief executive officer of the Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia, said in a December 2009 speech that conditions in financial markets were improving, and "the need for the Fed's extraordinary provision of liquidity will continue to dissipate in the coming months. Withdrawing that liquidity in a timely manner will be important in keeping the outlook for inflation and inflation expectations low and stable." He concluded his speech by saying that as the economy grows, interest rates will rise, and so will the federal funds rate. In this way, Plosser said, "the Fed can promote stable inflationary expectations and achieve its goals of price stability and sustainable growth."

Fluctuations in Exports and Imports. The difference between exports and imports is the net foreign demand for goods and services, also called net exports. Because net exports are a component of the aggregate demand in the economy, variations in exports and imports can lead to business fluctuations as well. There are many reasons for variations in exports and imports over time. Growth in the gross domestic product of an economy is the most important determinant of its demand for imported goods as people's incomes grow, their appetite for additional goods and services, including goods produced abroad, increases. The opposite holds when foreign economies are growing growth in incomes in foreign countries also leads to an increased demand for imported goods by the residents of these countries. This, in turn, causes U.S. exports to grow. Currency exchange rates can also have a dramatic impact on international trade and hence, domestic business cycles as well.

KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL BUSINESS CYCLE MANAGEMENT

Business cycles are difficult to anticipate accurately, in part because of the number of variables involved in large economic systems. Nonetheless, the importance of tracking and understanding business cycles has led to a great deal of knowledge about the subject.

Small-business owners can take several steps to help ensure that their establishments weather business cycles with a minimum of uncertainty and damage. The concept of cycle management is earning adherents who agree that strategies that work at the bottom of a cycle need to be adopted as much as those which work at the top of a cycle. Economic behavior that is successful during the boom leads to failure during the bust; behavior must change depending on the stage of the business cycle. While there is no definitive formula for every company, the approaches generally emphasize a long-term view focused on a company's core strengths and stressing the need to plan with greater discretion at all times. Essentially, efforts are made to adjust a company's operations in such a manner that it maintains an even keel through the ups and downs of a business cycle.

Specific tips for managing business cycle downturns include the following:

- Flexibility. Having a flexible business plan allows for development times that span the entire cycle and includes various recession-resistant funding structures.
- Long-term Planning. Consultants encourage small businesses to adopt a moderate stance in their longrange forecasting.
- Attention to Customers. This can be an especially important factor for businesses seeking to emerge from an economic downturn. Maintaining close relations and open communication with customers is a tough discipline to maintain in good times, but it is especially crucial coming out of bad times. Customers are the best gauges of when a company is likely to begin recovering from an economic slowdown.
- Objectivity. Small-business owners need to maintain a high level of objectivity when riding business cycles.
 Operational decisions based on hopes and desires rather than sober examination of the facts can devastate a business, especially in economic down periods.
- Study. Timing any action for an upturn is tricky. The consequences of getting the timing wrong, of being early or late, can be serious. How, then, does a company strike the right balance between being early or late? It is useful to listen to economists, politicians, and the media to get a sense of what is happening economically. The best route for small-business owners, however, is to avoid trying to predict the upturn. Instead, they should listen to their customers and know their own response-time requirements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Albert, Sondra "The Great Recession 2008 2009." Available from: http://www.aflcio hit.com/user assets/Documents/ Economic analysis/2008 great recession.pdf.

Arnold, Lutz G. Business Cycle Theory. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.

Barro, Robert J., and Charles J. Redlick. "Stimulus Spending Doesn't Work." *Wall Street Journal.* 30 September 2009. Available from: http://www.hoover.org/pubaffairs/ dailyreport/archive/63076872.html. Bonamici, Kate. "Why You Shouldn't be Scared of Stagflation." Fortune. 31 October 2005.

Hall, Robert, and Martin Feldstein. The NBER's Business Cycle Dating Procedures. Cambridge, Mass.: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2003.

Hendrix, Craig, and Jan Amonette. "It's Time to Determine Your E Business Cycle." *Indianapolis Business Journal.* 8 May 2000.

Janszen, Eric. "The Next Bubble: Priming the Markets for Tomorrow's Big Crash." Harpers. 28 Febuary 2008.

Marshall, Randi F. "Is Stagflation Back?" Newsday. 29 April 2005.
 Nardi Spiller, Christina. The Dynamics of the Price Structure and the Business Cycle: The Italian Evidence from 1945 to 2000.
 Heidelberg, N.Y.: Physica Verlag, 2003.

"Obama: Stimulus Lets American Claim Destiny." 17 February 2008. Available from: http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/29231790/

Paul, Ron. "Fed Up." *Forbes.* 15 May 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/05/15/audit the fed opinions contributors ron paul.html.

Plosser, Charles I. "Monetary Policy and the Wisdom of Wayne Gretzky." 1 December 2009. *Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia.* Available from: http://www.phil.frb.org/ publications/speeches/plosser/2009/12 01 09 rochester economic seminar.cfm.

Popkin, Joel, and Company. "Small Business During the Business Cycle." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/research/rs231tot.pdf.

Quealy, Kevin. "Can a President Tame the Business Cycle?" *New York Times.* 18 October 2008. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2008/10/18/business/19metrics.html

Shister, Neil. "Global Trade and the 'Jobless Recovery'." World Trade. October 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

BUSINESS EDUCATION

Business education is a term that encompasses a number of methods used to teach students the fundamentals of business practices. These methods range from formal educational degree programs, such as the Master of Business Administration (MBA), to school-to-work opportunity systems or cooperative education. Business education programs are designed to provide students with the basic theories of management and production. The main goals of business education programs are to teach the processes of decision making; the philosophy, theory, and psychology of management; practical applications; and business start-up and operational procedures.

TYPES OF BUSINESS EDUCATION PROGRAMS

Traditional academic programs for business education include college courses that teach students the fundamentals

of management, marketing, business ethics, accounting, and other relevant topics. These have been supplemented in recent years with extensive course offerings in computer skills, e-commerce management, and other factors in managing a business within the global economy. Students can earn degrees ranging from an associate degree in business to a Ph.D. (Doctor of Philosophy) in business administration. Some programs may consist of classwork only, while others such as tech-prep and cooperative education programs, internships, and school-to-work opportunities combine academics with on-the-job training.

Tech-Prep Programs. A tech-prep program is a 4-year planned sequence of study for a technical field which students begin in their junior year of high school. The program extends through either 2 years of college in occupational education, or a minimum 2-year apprenticeship. Students who complete the program earn either certificates or associate degrees.

Co-ops. Cooperative education (co-op) is a program which offers students a combination of college courses and work experience related to their majors. Co-op programs are available in a wide range of business disciplines, such as information systems, accounting, and sales. Participants enroll in a postsecondary educational program while employed in a related job. Most co-op participants are paid by their employers. The co-op program provides students with the work experience they need to obtain full-time employment after graduation.

Internships. Internships are related closely to co-op programs. The main difference, however, is that those who participate in internship programs are not paid, as internships are designed specifically to provide participants with work experience. Often, interns will complete the program separately from their academic setting, rather than combining the two.

School-to-Work Programs. School-to-work opportunity programs focus on career awareness for students. They provide participants with work mastery certificates and furnish them with links to technical colleges. In these programs, all participants have jobs, apprenticeships, or further schooling after finishing high school.

Career Academies. Career academies are occupationally focused high schools that contain "schools within schools." Primarily, they train high school juniors and seniors in such areas as environmental technology, applied electrical science, horticulture, and engineering. In addition to these schools, there are also privately operated business schools that grant certificates to students who complete their programs.

All of these types of business education programs provide participants with career paths for high-skill technical and professional occupations by formally linking secondary and postsecondary education, and by integrating academic and occupational learning. Students who complete such programs gain an advantage over those who concentrate solely on the academic part of business education.

ENTREPRENEURS AND THE MBA

In the past, many entrepreneurs viewed the MBA degree as unnecessary to small-business success, and some believed that it stifled the creativity that allowed small businesses to develop and grow. Most entrepreneurs counted on their energy, work experience, industry knowledge, and business connections rather than on their formal business education. In the late 1990s this attitude began to change, and increasing numbers of entrepreneurs chose to pursue an MBA degree. Two reasons for this change are often cited. First, today's business world often requires small companies to compete for the same customers as much larger, professionally managed corporations. Second, entrepreneurs are finding that even their smaller competitors are likely to be run by MBAs, as former executives laid off by larger firms decide to start their own companies.

The MBA degree offers entrepreneurs a set of sophisticated management tools that can be brought to bear on the challenges of running a small business, including economic analysis, marketing knowledge, strategic planning, and negotiating skills. In addition, a business education can help many small business owners to broaden their viewpoints and recognize trends within their business or industry.

Yet another reason for the increase in entrepreneurs pursuing MBA degrees is that most such programs have become more practical. In addition to teaching theory, MBA programs are increasingly emphasizing teamwork, hands-on experience, and cross-disciplinary thinking. This approach makes the MBA much more applicable to the entrepreneur's interests and experience.

As MBA programs have become more common, their focus has narrowed to specific topics. Traditional MBAs dealt with primary business concepts such as marketing or management, with relatively few choices. The field has grown to incorporate a number of disciplines and program options. There are Masters of Accounting, Information Technology, and Finance programs that focus on other aspects of running a business. There are also masters programs that deal with specific businesses, such as a Master of Hospital Administration or a Master of Industrial Administration.

MBA programs also offer various time options to fit in work schedules. 1- and 2-year full-time MBA pro-

grams are often offered, along with part-time programs for those who are too busy to attend class full time. These part-time options usually offer evening or weekend classes that meet only once a week or every other week. Some MBAs are also offered online.

The popularity of MBA programs has also encouraged other business education organizations to offer their own certifications in even more specific fields. For instance, the Institute of Management Consultants offers a CMC (Certified Management Consultant) designation to individuals who meet requirements and pass the proper exams and interviews. While these programs do not carry the weight of an MBA, they are used to show experience in a select area.

BUSINESS PH.D. DEVELOPMENT

As MBA programs have become more and more common, they have also become less valuable. As the market is flooded with workers holding MBAs, and new, often easier MBA programs have opened in a variety of schools across the world, the demand for MBAs has fallen. In spite of this, however, many management jobs require that those interested in applying hold MBAs, often in a specific field.

As a result, two shifts have occurred. First, which school the worker receives an MBA from has become more important. While there has always been a difference, an Ivy League MBA counts for much more than a degree from a community college, and businesses have learned to care as much about where the MBA is from as whether or not a worker has one.

The second change is a new focus on business Ph.D.s. In some ways Ph.D.s have replaced MBAs, since they tend to be as rare and prestigious as an MBA once was. Fewer schools offer Ph.D. programs, and those that do are likely to have highly developed business programs with a large amount of influence. Many Ph.D. programs require a certain amount of management or executive experience, so those holding a Ph.D. often have long-term work experience, whereas MBA degrees no longer promise such real-world experience.

Universities can offer either Ph.D.s or DBAs. A Ph.D., as a doctorate of philosophy, tends to focus more on theory in management and economics, and it prepares students for research and development of new business practices. A DBA, or Doctorate of Business Administration, focuses more on the practical application of executive business skills, and may be more valued by companies looking to nominate someone to a board of directors.

BUSINESS CERTIFICATION

The trends in business education have not gone unnoticed by businesses themselves, and in the 1990s many large organizations began to develop their own coursework and programs for employees already working for them. These types of business certification are highly specified and take two different forms.

The first form is business practice and training certification. These are special training programs offered by organizations to teach employees specific skills that will help them work and manage more effectively. One of the most famous examples is Six Sigma training, which teaches various lean manufacturing and management techniques, and awards ranks based on the level of training. Such training can be very valuable to certain businesses looking for experts in Six Sigma or other techniques, and businesses often send employees to such training programs with company funds.

A wide number of large, international corporations use the second form of certification, business-based colleges. Some companies, such as McDonalds and Toyota, have created their own universities with campuses and professors who teach various aspects of business. Other companies, such as Microsoft, have certification centers that teach students and employees more specific skills.

Business universities allow for a variety of workers to learn different skills, and may offer multiple degrees. The university may teach only company-centered techniques and practices, or may develop a wider view of business theory. Students are not always required to work for the company after completing their education, but most students who attend aim for a high-level position within the company, so the transition is common. Smaller educational branches, such as Microsoft's Business Certification (MBC), offer certification that has only relative value outside the company. Microsoft gives two main credentials, an MCAS or Microsoft Certified Application Specialist certification, and an MOS, or Microsoft Office Specialist certification. Both focus on Microsoft programming and practices and are intended mostly for Microsoft-bound students or current employees.

ON THE JOB EDUCATION

Businesses also find it beneficial to offer on-the-job training and education. This is a much less formal method of teaching necessary business skills. Employees may need to learn proprietary systems or have training in specific, service-oriented skills. Sometimes this training is immediate, occurring when an employee is hired. At other times a new computer system is introduced or a new service requirement is created, and entire branches enter training at the same time to learn about the changes.

Companies may either bring in consultants or specialists to train employees, or have experienced personnel train employees in-house. When training managers, manager meetings are often held in collaboration with other

departments, while both guest speakers and executives train in new management practices.

Small businesses can often train all employees together as a group and rarely need to hold multiple training sessions. However, as a business grows, training becomes more difficult, and e-learning techniques are often employed. E-learning programs use a Web-based platform to instruct employees on using systems and following proper procedures when dealing with clients and co-workers. They are a cost-effective way to train large numbers of people within a short time frame, and can be used as a constant resource after training is completed.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alon, Ilan, and John R. McIntyre, eds. Business Education and Emerging Market Economies. Boston, Mass.: Kluwer Academic Publishers, 2004.

Avis, Ed. "Plugged in Professors: Business Schools Must Balance Traditional Lessons with Tech Trends." *Crain's Chicago Business.* 2 October 2000.

Bradshaw, Della. "Entrepreneurs are Back in the Classroom." Financial Times. 21 April 2003.

"Business School Rankings and Profiles." *Business Week.* 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/bschools/rankings/.

Cashill, Jack. "Capitalizing on Business Education." *Ingram's*. July 2000.

Microsoft. "Microsoft Business Certification." 2010. Available from: http://www.microsoft.com/learning/en/us/certification/ mbc.aspx.

Mitchell, Meg. "A Difference of Degree." *CIO*. September 2000. Rosen, Anita. *e Learning 2.0*. New York: AMACOM, 2009.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Management Analysts." 17 December 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/oco/ocos019.htm. .

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Small Business Training Network." 2010. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/ training/.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

BUSINESS ETHICS

The ancient Latin proverb, *caveat emptor*mdash;let the buyer beware—shows that business ethics has been a societal concern for a very long time. Richard T. De George, a distinguished student of the subject, dates modern interest in business ethics to the 1960s. At that time changing attitudes toward business began to manifest in environmental concerns, increased consumerism, and criticism of multinationals. Businesses began to embrace the idea of social responsibility as a business value. Since then business ethics has been associated with human and

civil rights and other issues on which *Moral Man and Immoral Society* (the title of a 1932 book by theologian Reinhold Niebuhr) collide.

DEFINITIONS

Merriam-Webster's defines ethics as "the discipline dealing with what is good and bad or right and wrong or with moral duty and obligation" (11th edition, 2003). The word derives from the Greek word meaning "moral," a Latin word with roots in "mores" or "customs" other words the values held by society. Ethicists point out that law represents an ethical minimum and that ethical behavior is more than being within the law. Individuals, and by extension institutions, obtain their values from religion, philosophy, culture, law, and the special requirements of particular professions. An individual may hold that morality is absolute (what is wrong is always wrong) or may hold that morality is relative (the good is defined in part by other factors). Either way it is widely accepted that good and bad exist and can be determined. Very sophisticated theories exist which assert a hierarchy of good even when morality is held to be absolute. For instance, lying is always wrong, but to lie to save the life of a fugitive Jew during the Nazi era was good because it prevented a worse evil. Given these definitions, business ethics involves more than operating a business under existing laws. The values a business adheres to arise from the values held by contemporary society; although the ethics a company defines as its own may hold to even higher standards.

ETHICS IN A COMPETITIVE ENVIRONMENT

The key difficulty surrounding business ethics is that ethics, by definition, goes beyond the merely legal but how far beyond? No institutionalized rules exist defining an upper limit. Public opinion is subject to change and is not a very good guide. Consider the influence the price of gasoline has on public opinions about certain environmental issues. By its very nature, business ethics is embroiled in philosophical and operational difficulties.

The traditional concept of business based on Adam Smith's imagery of the market's "hidden hand" assumes that business entities bring about social goods by maximizing profits while operating within the law. Social goods are thus a by-product of market forces, not an assigned objective to be met bycorporate management. This viewpoint has been long asserted by free market economists like Milton Friedman. In the *New York Times Magazine*, Friedman criticized those who insisted that executives and business owners had a social responsibility beyond serving the interests of their stockholders, writing that such views showed "a fundamental misconception of

the character and nature of a free economy." He asserted that in a free economy, "there is one and only one social responsibility of business to use its resources and engage in activities designed to increase its profits, so long as it stays within the rules of the game, which is to say, engages in open and free competition without deception or fraud."

Thus the movement to embrace social responsibility has an ambiguous character. It is not formally mandated but may be rewarded by customer and/or employee loyalty; it may also, indirectly, fend off intrusive legislation. But while it may be easy to be moral when all is going well, it gets more difficult when markets shrink. An article in *Nilewide Marketing* ("Fat Profits and Slim Pickings") explains the matter succinctly: "While the majority of companies claim that employees are their most important asset, they seem to act as though they can do without them, or pay the ones they have a minute proportion of the top salary."

On the surface, it appears that businesses bearing only those costs necessary to meet the letter of the law, while avoiding extra costs associated with ethical behavior, will be more profitable than ethical businesses if all other factors are equal. Many businesses use a more complex approach to this subject based on the idea that high ethical values have positive consequences (in consumer acceptance, brand valuation, employee loyalty, and so on) which may be difficult to measure but are nevertheless real. In line with this perspective, corporations have invented the notion of Return on Value (ROV) but find it difficult to give it a numerical expression. At the same time, there is an awareness abroad that corporations that set their sights no higher than bare legality may foster an environment where managers may slip across the border of legality and create disasters like the Enron bankruptcy in 2002.

GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT

Late in 2008 it was discovered that prominent investment manager Bernard Madoff did more than slip across the border of legality he took a running leap over the line. For years he had been perpetrating outright fraud in managing the Ascot Partners hedge fund, which turned out to be a Ponzi scheme whereby funds from new investors were used to pay double-digit returns to older investors. The scale and longevity of the scam brings into question the role and effectiveness of government oversight of ethical business operations. In the Madoff case, regulators were informed multiple times over the years about alleged fraudulent activity and at least eight investigations were conducted but the activity was allowed to continue unchecked for at least a decade. The reasons for the lack of effective intervention by the Securities and Exchange

Commission (SEC) and other regulatory bodies remain hazy. Scrutiny has focused on potential conflicts of interest, gaps in regulation, and ineffective application of oversight tools.

The SEC is taking action to reduce the chances that similar scams will occur or go undetected in the future. Among its efforts, the SEC has been revitalizing the Enforcement Division; revamping the handling of complaints and tips; encouraging greater cooperation by "insiders"; enhancing safeguards for investor assets; advocating for a whistle-blower program; and enhancing the licensing, education, and oversight regime for "back-office" personnel.

BUSINESS AND EMPLOYEE VALUES

Aside from the structural problems presented by the societal roles of business, corporate policies based on well-formulated ethical principles appear to produce real benefits. A report in Internal Auditor by A. Millage about the findings of the Ethics Resource Center's "2005 National Business Ethics Survey"indicated that "70 percent of employees from organizations with a weak ethical culture reported observing at least one type of ethical wrongdoing, whereas only 34 percent of employees from organizations with a strong ethical culture said they have witnessed misconduct." Problems listed included abusive or intimidating behavior toward employees; lying to employees, customers, vendors, or the public; violations of safety regulations; misreporting of time worked; theft; sexual harassment; and other problems. Such unethical activities may ultimately translate into lost sales, higher turnover, and lower profits. Logically, therefore, ethical business behavior is more efficient, and whether measurable or not is likely to facilitate positive ROV.

According to an article by Archie Carroll in the *Athens Banner-Herald*, the Ethics Resource Center's 2009 National Business Ethics Survey indicates that ethical misconduct at work declined to 49 percent, while ethical culture strength rose to 62 percent. The survey researchers attributed the improved numbers to a link between workplace ethics and the larger economic business cycle. They concluded that, "when times are tough, ethics improve." Conversely, they say, instances of misconduct may rise during times of economic improvement.

BUSINESS ETHICS IN SMALL BUSINESS

Business experts and ethicists alike point to a number of actions that owners and managers can take to help steer their company down the path of ethical business behavior. Establishing a statement of organizational values, for example, can provide employees and the company as a whole with a specific framework for expected behavior. Such statements offer employees, business associates, and

the larger community a consistent portrait of the company's operating principles why it exists, what it believes, and how it intends to act to make sure that its activities dovetail with its professed beliefs. Active reviews of strategic plans and objectives can also be undertaken to make certain that they are not in conflict with the company's basic ethical standards. In addition, business owners and managers should review standard operating procedures and performance measurements within the company to ensure that they are not structured in ways that encourage unethical behavior. As Ben & Jerry's Ice Cream founders Ben Cohen and Jerry Greenfield stated, "a values-led business seeks to maximize its impact by integrating socially beneficial actions into as many of its day-to-day activities as possible. In order to do that, values must lead and be right up there in a company's mission statement, strategy and operating plan."

Business owners and managers lead by example. If business owners and managers treat employees, customers, and competitors in a fair and honest manner, and suitably penalize those who do not perform in a similar fashion, they are far more likely to have an ethical work force of which they can be proud.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Carroll, Archie. "Carroll: Survey Says Businesses More Ethical." Athens Banner Herald. 3 January 2010. Available from: http://www.onlineathens.com/stories/010310/bus 542150122. shtml.
- De George, Richard T. *Business Ethics*. 6th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson/Prentice Hall, 2006.
- Di Norcia, Vincent, and Joyce Tigner. "Mixed Motives and Ethical Decisions in Business." *Journal of Business Ethics* 1 May 2000.
- Ellis, David. "Congress Looks for Answers in Madoff Scandal." *CNNMoney.com.* 5 January 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/01/05/news/companies/madoff hearing/index.htm. Retrieved February 6, 2010.
- Fandray, Dayton. "The Ethical Company." Workforce. December 2000.
- "Fat Profits and Slim Pickings." Nilewide Marketing Review. 12 December 2005.
- Felsher, Louise M. "Improving Workplace Ethics: How to Become a Better Manager, Employee or Co worker." *Meetings & Conventions*. December 2005.
- Friedman, Milton. "The Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits." *New York Times Magazine*. 13 September 1970.
- Kaler, John. "Reasons To Be Ethical: Self Interest and Ethical Business." *Journal of Business Ethics*. September 2000.
- Lenzner, Robert. "Bernie Madoff's \$50 Billion Ponzi Scheme." Forbes.com. 12 December 2008. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2008/12/12/madoff ponzi hedge pf ii in rl 1212croesus inl.html. Retrieved February 6, 2010.
- Millage, A. "Ethical Misconduct Prevalent in Workplace." Internal Auditor. December 2005.
- Torres, Nicole L. "Ethically Speaking: What are Today's Students Learning about Business Ethics." *Entrepreneur*. December 2005.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "The Securities and Exchange Commission Post Madoff Reforms." Available from: http://www.sec.gov/spotlight/secpostmadoffre forms.htm. Retrieved February 6, 2010.

Verschoor, Curtis C. "Benchmarking Ethics and Compliance Programs." *Strategic Finance*. August 2005.

Williams, David, and Todd Dewett. "Yes, You Can Teach Business Ethics: A Review and Research Agenda." *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies.* Winter 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS EXPANSION

The economy is notoriously cyclical. It expanded forcefully in the 1990s, reaching a peak growth of 7.3 percent in the fourth quarter (Q4) of 1999. Growth dipped to 1 percent in Q1 of 2000 and hit a negative growth rate of -0.5 percent by Q3 of that year. Growth remained anemic until late 2003, strengthened steadily until 2007, and then plunged into recession in early 2008. Expansions and contractions are a normal part of economic life; most businesses expand in good times and contract somewhat in bad times. A look at business literature from the late 1990s shows scores of articles dealing with the "problems of expansion" and how to deal with them. By 2005 or so, such articles were conspicuously absent. Instead articles began focusing on how a business might plan to trigger its own growth.

Business expansion thus has two aspects. One is planned and carefully managed expansion at the business owner's initiative. The other, which can be much more problematic, is sudden and involuntary expansion that results from situations such as economic expansion or simply because the business caught the market's eye with a novel product or service. Careful management of such good fortune may be even more vital than planned growth. Indeed, the U.S. Small Business Administration lists "unexpected growth" as one of ten common causes of business failure. Whether planned or involuntary, expansion carries risks.

PLANNED EXPANSION

Not all small-business owners wish to expand. Some prefer to maintain the business aspects that led them to launch their enterprise in the first place, namely: close contact with customers, employees, and/or the product or service itself; freedom from the burdens of administrative management; and autonomy provided by sole-proprietorship. Those who plan expansion tend to have a different vision of the business, one in which "smallness" is not in itself a goal but a necessary starting point.

Others plan to expand because the very logic of the business indicates that a larger size is desirable to achieve the full potential of the enterprise. Every situation is unique, but by and large businesses seeking to expand will undertake one or more of the following actions: 1) sell more of the same; 2) expand the range of products or services sold; 3) sell something very different; and 4) change the underlying business concept. These strategies are listed roughly in the order in which most small businesses consider them. Moving from category one to category four, each action is progressively more difficult and requires more comprehensive changes and larger investments.

Each action incorporates alternative strategies, some of which may be quite risky. For example, the first choice, to *sell more of the same*, may involve one or a combination of the following: a) regional expansion of outlets; b) significant expansion of production facilities; c) vertical integration whereby more of the product is made in-house; and d) revamping the distribution system.

Julie Monahan, writing in *Entrepreneur*, lists seven expansion strategies with very similar characteristics. These are: 1) introduction of a new product; 2) taking existing product to a new market; 3) licensing the product for others to make; 4) starting a chain; 5) turning the business into a franchise; 6) growing through acquisition or merger; and 7) seeking foreign markets.

Planned expansion particularly one based on more complex strategies requires the same financial, planning, and business skills that were necessary to found the original business and is essentially the same as starting a business from scratch. The exception is that an existing business provides the owner with a minimum base from which to start because important administrative structures are already in place. On the whole business owners who stay closest to their experience will have the fewest regrets.

MANAGING UNEXPECTED GROWTH

Unexpected growth brings positive reinforcement but it also brings the danger of overexuberance. Unless kept in check, excess enthusiasm may lead to careless decisions and a temporary relaxation of the very disciplines that made the business successful in the first place. For this reason, management experts counsel caution when sales suddenly surge. At the same time, businesses deliberately choosing not to respond to strong demand may, as a consequence, be left behind and find themselves constricting. Growth must be managed. Paul Hawken in his popular book, *Growing A Business*, writes that problems are normal to business. The difference between a good business and a bad one is that, "A good business has interesting problems... a bad business has boring ones."

Unexpected growth is a business problem, but it is an "interesting problem." Most business owners would rather face growth than empty stores or silent phones.

The chief challenge presented by surging growth tends to be financial. Capacity may have to be expanded and money must be spent to purchase inventory far above normal levels. In service-providing businesses, new people must be hired and trained rapidly. Capital for all of these purposes may be difficult to find, or expensive to borrow. There is also the question of how much funding is needed. The business may be capable of accurately calculating its immediate financial needs but be less able to assess the longevity of the sudden demand. The business owner must retain a certain sobriety and take the time to talk to people when evaluating the situation before deciding to invest.

Most business failures due to unexpected growth are triggered by cash flow problems. The business may have great sales and high profits, but cash in hand may be inadequate because of the time lag between sales and cash collections from the customer. Customers will expect to purchase on credit and commercial customers may be slow in paying. In a rapid growth situation cash receipts tend to lag behind sales and deliveries. If growth continues to expand, the business may find itself unable to pay bills even though it has more than adequate resources coming in later. This can lead to bankruptcies.

In addition to cash flow problems, a host of other potential problems can occur simply because the business is operating at greater speed with more people (many not yet fully trained), overtaxed financial control systems, and stressed management personnel who are less likely to find time to examine financial control systems. Even if not immediately apparent, some problems caused by intense activity may show up later to cause trouble. Customer service may be neglected and brand equity may be damaged as a consequence. Minor disagreements may intensify and result in divided loyalties within the company. Moreover, small-business owners accustomed to a hands-on approach may have to adopt a much more distant and corporate role without adequate preparation or willingness to change.

Problems of this nature have no simple or single solution. Management experts counsel a "go it slow" approach to the situation. They advocate the maintenance of established disciplines, openness and flexibility in meeting problems, working closely with employees, soliciting expert help and following expert recommendations, and if necessary "leaving money on the table" today so that it can be safely picked up tomorrow.

THE SUSTAINABILITY EQUATION

Businesses are not immune to the pressures and promises of the green movement. According to Joel Makower in an article for GreenBiz.com, the greening of business has transformed over the years. He explains: "What began as a seemingly altruistic endeavor, then shifted to a way to cut costs and improve reputation, has become a fundamental business competency, alongside accounting, finance, human resources, marketing, customer service, procurement, knowledge management and others." Makower states that green strategies and practices are becoming increasingly valued throughout the organization, with leaders now viewing them as ways to cut costs, improve operations, foster innovation, engage employees, and satisfy customers. As such, sustainability has emerged as an essential consideration when engaging in business expansion efforts.

While environmental issues may impose certain restrictions on businesses seeking to expand for example, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency regulations regarding land use, emissions limits, and hazardous waste disposal the green movement also provides a wealth of growth opportunities for companies. Specifically, sustainability is driving demand and development of new green technologies and products, feeding innovation and cooperation within and among enterprises, and creating new jobs and skill sets in the workforce.

In *Business Xpansion Journal*, Hardy DeLay IV outlines a "sustainability equation" that attempts to explain sustainability for businesses as it relates to the green movement. The equation is: *Sustainability* = *Behaviors* + *Environmentally Safe Products* + *Energy Management* + *Energy Efficiency Products* + *Renewable Energy* + *Cost Efficiency*. According to DeLay, businesses must consider each factor in the equation to discover hidden opportunities for reducing environmental impact while improving the organization's bottom line. He contends that any approach that accomplishes one without the other is not a viable solution for the modern marketplace.

CHOOSING NOT TO GROW

Given the dynamics of specific markets, choosing not to grow may be another way of deciding to close the business. Most often a rich variety of alternatives remains open permitting the business to stay small, even increasing its reputation and profits in the process. Such adaptiveness, however, also requires action.

Unwelcome rapid growth is in fact just another business challenge similar to the sudden appearance of a formidable competitor. Many successful businesses adapt to stay small. Invariably, however, they will also change. For example, management may decide that, rather than trying to handle the new demand, it will cut back on its product line and retain a portion of it in a new niche. The adjustment of the business may take the form of concentrating on one kind of customer, for example the household market, whereas the company formerly also

worked with corporations. It may mean staying in the high end of a market and repositioning the enterprise accordingly (through changed advertising, signage, sales strategy) while letting others serve the larger but lowerpriced segments.

The analogy to competition is apt in this situation because the small business, unwilling to sell a suddenly popular product in much greater quantity *will* see competition. The new demand will create its own expanded supply. The new suppliers will then draw business from the reluctant laggard unless the company adapts by differentiation along the lines outlined above.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Boom and Bust Economy." *NYDaily News.com.* Available from: http://www.nydailynews.com/money/useconomytimeline/index.html. Retrieved January 19, 2010.
- DeLay, Hardy IV. "The Sustainability Equation." *Business Xpansion Journal.* January 2010. Available from: http://www.bxjonline.com/bxj/article.asp?magarticle_id=1471. Retrieved February 5, 2010.
- Hawken, Paul. *Growing A Business*. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1987.
- Koppel, Nathan. "Churn: the Dark Downside of Expansion." New Jersey Law Journal. 14 March 2005.
- Makower, Joel. "The State of Green Business 2010: Alive and Kicking." *GreenBiz.com.* 3 February 2010. Available from: http://greenbiz.com/news/2010/02/03/state green business 2010 alive and kicking. Retrieved February 5, 2010.
- McCoy Pinderhughes, Paula. "Capital Expansion." *Black Enterprise*. December 2000.
- Monahan, Julie. "All Systems Grow." Entrepreneur. March 2005. Morrow, Aubrey. "What Steps to Take to Finance Expansion." San Diego Business Journal. 25 August 2003.
- Urlaub, Julie. "Why Sustainability is a Business Bright Spot." Taiga Company. 13 October 2009. Available from: http:// blog.taigacompany.com/blog/taiga company/0/0/why sustainability is a business bright spot. Retrieved February 5, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Firm Size Data." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/research/data.html. Retrieved February 10, 2010.
- Weinzimmer, Laurence G. Fast Growth: How to Attain It, How to Sustain It. Chicago: Dearborn, 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS FAILURE AND DISSOLUTION

Business failure is narrowly defined as involuntary closure of a business operation due to financial or legal circumstances, such as insolvency, bankruptcy, or legal action.

CLOSURES AND FAILURES: THE NUMBERS

The Office of Advocacy estimates that there were 29.6 million businesses operating in the United States in 2008; 99.9 percent of them were small businesses with fewer than 500 employees (including those with no employees). According to U.S. Census Bureau data, there were 6.0 million firms with employees in 2006 and 21.7 million without employees in 2007. The Census Bureau maintains data on the closure of businesses with employees but does not specify the cause of the closure. Dun & Bradstreet Corporation (D&B) also tracks business failures, but unlike the Census Bureau its database includes one-person enterprises (those without employees). The discrepancy makes it difficult to compare closure statistics.

The Census Bureau data, available from the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) on its Web page titled "FAQs: Advocacy Small Business Statistics and Research," shows that in 2008, 595,600 firms with employees closed their doors and 627,200 businesses were launched (referred to as births). In most years births outnumber closures by a small margin.

The terminology employed by statistical agencies does not make it easy to distinguish between business closures or dissolutions from whatever cause and business failures resulting from financial or legal causes. Some indication is provided by Census Bureau bankruptcy data. In 2008 43,546 business bankruptcies were equivalent to 13.7 percent of closures. Brian Headd, a researcher for the Census Bureau's Center for Economic Studies looked closely at closure rates of small businesses. He found that 66 percent of small businesses that close are "unsuccessful"; the rest close for other reasons. Bankruptcy, of course, is an extreme form of being unsuccessful.

The logical conclusion from these data is that business *failures* are a subset of total business *closures* and closures are much more common. Most businesses are dissolved voluntarily while still successful. Owners close shop for a variety of reasons or sell their businesses to others who merge them into existing entities.

REASONS FOR BUSINESS FAILURE

The reasons that businesses fail are complex and intertwined. The SBA, citing two well-known authors (Michael Ames and Gustav Berle) provides a ten-point list of the causes of such failures: 1) lack of experience; 2) insufficient capital; 3) poor location; 4) poor inventory management; 5) over-investment in fixed assets; 6) poor credit arrangements; 7) personal use of business funds; 8) unexpected growth; 9) competition; and 10) low sales.

The first item in SBA's list is an important cause of failure because, in a way, it includes all the others. In a study published by the Census Bureau, Robert Fairlie

and Alicia Robb found that individuals who had acquired experience working in a family business were much more likely to succeed in another enterprise including their own. They had acquired what the authors called "human capital," or experience. Acquisition of this experience, writes Scott Cundill in his book, How NOT To Start and Run Your Own Business, should be the primary goal of any fledgling entrepreneur not financial gain. He asserts that the chance of first-time entrepreneurs making money on their initial venture is practically zero, so it is best for new business operators to embrace that reality and target experience instead of cash rewards early on. That is not to say that new entrepreneurs should avoid money concerns altogether. They need to stay focused on return on investment avoiding any spending that does not result in a tangible financial return. Cundill gives new entrepreneurs this advice: "Don't bother with window dressing. Business cards, office space, logos and cool names mean very little. Rather invest money in the most important asset you have yourself."

The literature provides many lists like SBA's, but they all touch on the same matters. In a more systemic way, the causes of failure can be assigned to poor planning, poor controls, incompetent execution, and slow adaptability. Planning, which relies on experience, will correctly assess the market environment, including demand, competition, location, and availability of capital and credit. Operational planning will determine the efficiency of the enterprise and will ensure that financial controls are in place and are used to provide early warnings of trouble. Controls are vital to match purchasing to inventory and to trigger timely discounts when inventories become too old or too large. The business must not be started if capital is unavailable or credit arrangements are too loose. Credit arrangements and loan qualifications tightened considerably in the post-2008 economy, but the administration of President Barack Obama introduced several elements aimed at reducing some of the financial burdens for new and existing small businesses. As of 2010, the Obama administration sought to extend small business expensing and bonus depreciation, eliminate capital gains for small businesses, implement a small business tax credit on jobs and wages, create a \$30 billion Small Business Lending Fund to provide capital for community banks lending to small businesses, and improve loan limits and fee requirements for certain Small Business Association programs. Businesses must understand, however, that these initiatives are intended to facilitate operations, not fund them. Prospective entrepreneurs must also cultivate a certain humility and realism about the competition. No matter how promising one's own product or service, the competition is not likely to melt away it may respond.

Unexpected growth may appear to be an unusual cause of business failure. However, it is relatively com-

mon because business owners may become confused by sudden success and fail to maintain discipline in dealing with a rush of orders. The growth may be temporary, but they overextend themselves in anticipation of its continuation. By expanding too soon and failing to secure financing necessary to meet the increased demand, business owners may find that the market disappointed may suddenly turn away and leave them with very high commitments to vendors.

BANKRUPTCY

Bankruptcy is a legal proceeding, guided by federal law, designed to address situations wherein a debtor either an individual or a business has accumulated debts so great that the individual or business is unable to pay them off. It is designed to distribute those assets held by the debtor as equitably as possible among creditors. Bankruptcy proceedings may be initiated either by the debtor a voluntary process or by creditors an involuntary process. Individuals are allowed to file for bankruptcy under either Chapter 7 or Chapter 13 law. Businesses file under Chapter 11.

Chapter 7 Bankruptcy. Under Chapter 7 bankruptcy law, all of the debtor's assets including any unincorporated businesses that he or she owns are totally liquidated and divided by a bankruptcy court among the individual's creditors.

Chapter 13 Bankruptcy. This is a less severe bankruptcy option for individuals. Under the laws of Chapter 13 bankruptcy, debtors turn over their finances to the court, which distributes funds and payment plans at its discretion.

Chapter 11 Bankruptcy. Chapter 11 bankruptcylaw is designed to provide businesses with the opportunity to restructure their finances and debt obligations so that they can continue to operate. Companies usually turn to Chapter 11 protection after they are no longer able to pay their creditors, but in some instances businesses have been known to act preemptively in anticipation of future liabilities.

RECOVERING FROM BUSINESS FAILURE

Business failure can be a demoralizing event in a person's life. It impacts both professional and personal self-esteem. Indeed, many experts believe that the entrepreneur who experiences a business failure goes through many of the same stages as individuals who suffer from the loss of a friend or loved one shock, denial, anger, depression, and eventually acceptance. But observers are quick to point out that people who experience business failure can still go on to lead rewarding professional lives, either as part of another company or down the line in another entrepreneurial venture.

155

Many analysts believe that chances of subsequent success in the business world often hinge on the entrepreneur's activities in the first year or two after the failure has occurred. The best response, after the initial shock has passed, is a realistic look at the reasons for the failure. This assessment, carried out by the individual with help from uninvolved friends or mentors, may pinpoint the fatal turn which, if corrected, could lead to a more successful run in the future. For some, of course, the conclusion might be that life as an entrepreneur is not what they are seeking. Paul Hawken, a very successful small businessman and author of Growing A Business, makes the important point that business is about problems; they cannot be avoided. The art of management involves turning bad problems that overwhelm into new challenges that stimulate creative response.

SEE ALSO Bankruptcy; Liquidation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Business Enterprise. U.S. Bureau of the Census. Available from: www.census.gov/prod/2/gen/96statab/business.pdf. Retrieved January 19, 2005.
- Cundhill, Scott. *How NOT to Start and Run Your Own Business*. Excerpted on *ITWeb.co.za*. Available from: http://www.itweb.co.za/index.php?option=com content&view =article &id=29355:the business start up bible&catid=69: business&Itemid=58. Retrieved February 6, 2010.
- Fairlie, Robert W., and Alicia Robb. "Families, Human Capital, and Small Business: Evidence from the Characteristics of Business Owners Survey." Center for Economic Studies. U.S. Census Bureau. September 2003.
- Garrett, Major. "Obama Proposes Expansion of Small Business Loans." *FoxNews.com.* 5 February 2010. Available from http:// www.foxnews.com/politics/2010/02/05/obama prposes expansions sba lending programs/. Retrieved February 6, 2010. Hawken, Paul. *Growing A Business*. New York: Simon and

Hawken, Paul. *Growing A Business*. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1987.

- Headd, Brian. "Business Success: Factors Leading to Surviving and Closing Successfully." Center for Economic Studies. U.S. Census Bureau. November 2000.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Are You Ready?" Available from: http://www.sba.gov/starting business/startup/areyouready. html. Retrieved January 19, 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "FAQs: Advocacy Small Business Statistics and Research." Available from: http://web.sba.gov/faqs/ faqindex.cfm?areaID=24. Retrieved January 20, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS HOURS

The term "business hours" refers to the "open" and "closed" schedule set by a business for its operations. Businesses adhere to a wide range of business hours depending on such factors as type of business, customer expectations,

available technology, and seasonal fluctuations in business. Online shopping via the Internet also known as e-commerce, e-business, or, from a business perspective, e-tailing has expanded the concept of business hours to include "24/7" operations. The number of businesses that have expanded their hours has increased in part because of Internet pressure and expanding hours worked by the public. As George Russell observed in the Fairfield County Business Journal "The business community is not in a 24/7 work mode yet but we're no longer in a 9 to 5, Monday through Friday world. Business owners and their employees work past dinner-time, on weekends and often into the early hours of the morning. And more much more pre-9 a.m. and post-5 p.m. working hours are in our immediate futures." As this observation illustrates, the issue of business hours has two aspects: the time during which a business is open, and the amount of time employees must work.

Principal Determinants of Business Hours. Business owners point to several factors influencing which hours their business will be open. The nature of the business is the principal driving force. For example, a nightclub typically will be open late into the evening while, say, a bakery may open early in the morning and operate mainly during daylight hours. Companies seek to match their hours to their customers. It is interesting to note, however, that there is potential overlap; the same customers who leave the nightclub in the wee hours may be the first customers at the bakery when it opens for business in the morning.

Among many and continuously dynamic factors that impact working hours are the following:

- Nontraditional Lifestyles. Increasing numbers of customers, and especially retail customers, keep nontraditional work hours. Some work overtime, while others are employed on a part-time basis or work two or even three jobs to support their families. These potential customers will likely be lost to stores that do not keep extended hours. Moreover, some consumers simply prefer to shop late at night to avoid long checkout lines and hassles associated with busy store aisles and parking lots. The continuing and still-growing participation by women in the workforce has greatly contributed to the expansion of retail hours, as their primary shopping time has shifted from daytime hours to nighttime.
- Seasonal Considerations. Some businesses are highly seasonal in nature. Retail establishments based in regions that are largely dependent on tourist dollars, for example, often scale back their hours (or close entirely) during the off-season. Even businesses that are not seasonal in nature may opt to adjust their hours during certain times of the year like holidays or back-to-school time.

- Technology. The widespread availability of e-mail, fax machines, and cellular phones, along with the emergence of social media tools (mySpace, Facebook, Twitter, blogging) that are increasingly being used by corporations to facilitate their business operations, has greatly accelerated the pace of the entire commercial environment in the United States and around the world. These technological trappings have made it extremely easy for people and businesses to communicate with one another, no matter the time of day or geographic location.
- Competitive Pressures. Analysts point out that simple economics have played a large part in the surge in expanded business hours for many companies. "The ceaseless search for efficiencies and the high cost of adding capacity are compelling many small companies to squeeze more out of existing facilities by adding second and third shifts," wrote Dale Buss in a *Nation's Business* article titled "A Wake-Up Call for Companies."

Members of the business community agree that for many companies, hours of operation are likely to continue to expand, as demands for convenience on the part of both individual and corporate customers do not appear likely to abate any time soon. But small-business owners should make sure that they lay the appropriate groundwork for an expansion of operating hours before committing to it. Thorny issues will almost inevitably crop up, whether they take the form of logistical worries about restocking shelves in the presence of customers or difficulties in finding employees to work that fledgling second shift. The business owner who takes the time to study these issues in advance will be much better equipped to handle them in an effective fashion than the owner who tackles each issue as it rears its head.

FLEX TIME

A corollary to expanding business hours has been the rise in "flex time," a policy that permits employees to set their own hours of work within certain limits. According to a report from Georgetown University Law Center, titled *Workplace Flexibility 2010*, 28.9 percent of full-time, private-sector employees in the United States have flexible work schedules. Workers with the highest rates of flex time include those involved in financial activities (37.7%), professional and business services (37.6%), and information industries (34.9%). Workers with the lowest rates of flex time include employees working in construction (20.3%), manufacturing (24%), transportation and utilities (25.7%), and education and health services (25.6%). Flex time tends to increase in times of economic expansion and to contract in times of high unemployment, when economic and competitive con-

ditions push companies to increase work hours and decrease worker flexibility.

CREATIVE ALTERNATIVES

According to a 2009 article in BusinessWeek from Matt Boyle, businesses across the United States are increasingly devising and deploying innovative work-hour schemes as alternatives to employee layoffs to help weather tough economic times. In addition to typical hiring freezes and salary cuts, some companies are taking advantage of staterun programs that enable businesses to reduce employee work hours while allowing those employees to receive the pay difference in unemployment benefits. Other companies are taking even more creative approaches that involve shifting employees into new roles. Steelmaker Nucor, for example, slashed the work hours for many of its hourly factory employees; however, on the days those employees are not on engaged on the factory floor, they are paid their base salary to perform maintenance services for the company or participate in company-sanctioned skills training. In Vermont, Rhino Foods lent fifteen of its factory workers to neighboring business Autumn Harp for a week to help handle a seasonal rush on that company's product; the employees were paid by Rhino, which invoiced its neighbor for the hours worked.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boyle, Matt. "Cutting Work Hours Without Cutting Staff." BusinessWeek. 25 February 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/09 10/b4122000 630053.htm. Retrieved February 5, 2010.

Buss, Dale D. "A Wake Up Call for Companies." *Nation's Business*. March 1998.

Georgetown University Law Center. "Flexible Work Arrangements: The Fact Sheet." Workplace Flexibility 2010. Russell, George. "24/7 Workweek Hovers on Horizon." Fairfield County Business Journal. 27 December 2004.

Stewart, Thomas A. "It's 10 p.m. Do You Know Where Your Business Is?" *Fortune*. 3 April 2000.

"24 Hour Businesses Have Unique Practices." *HR Focus*. October 1999.

Weeks, Linton. "In U.S., Nighttime is the Right Time: 24 Hour Businesses Are Making Odd Hours Ideal for Doing Errands." Washington Post. 20 July 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS INCUBATORS

As the phrase implies, business incubators are programs intended to help small businesses get off the ground. They typically provide rental space and services such as administrative assistance, consulting, and referral to

fledgling operations. Incubator programs are managed by public and private agencies. According to the National Business Incubation Association (NBIA), in 2006, around 7,000 incubators were operating around the world; more than 1,400 of these were located in North America.

In its Web site article titled "The History of Business Incubation," NBIA names the Batavia Industrial Center (Batavia, New York) as the first incubator, founded in 1959. "But the concept of providing business assistance services to early-stage companies in shared facilities did not catch on with many communities until at least the late 1970s," NBIA reports. "In 1980, approximately 12 business incubators were operating in the United States all of them in the industrial Northeast, which had been hard hit by plant closures in the previous decade." Other important influences supporting wider acceptance were promotional efforts by the U.S. Small Business Administration during the 1980s, a program enacted by the Pennsylvania legislature in 1982, and the efforts of Control Data Corporation (Minneapolis) under the leadership of its founder, William Norris.

NBIA provides a profile of the incubator movement in 2006 on its Web site. Just over 90 percent of incubators are not-for-profit, the rest are for-profit entities hoping to benefit from start-up growth. More than half (54 %) have a mix of clients; 39 percent focus on technology businesses, 3 percent serve manufacturers, and 4 percent cater to service organizations, niche markets, or other types of businesses. Fifty-three percent of incubators draw clients from urban, 28 percent from rural, and 19 percent from suburban locations.

The sponsorship of incubators in 2006 was 31 percent economic development agencies, 21 percent government agencies, 20 percent academic institutions, 8 percent hybrids with more than one sponsor, 8 percent other, and 4 percent for-profit entities; 8 percent had no sponsor or host organization.

ADVANTAGES OF INCUBATORS

Given the myriad advantages associated with membership in an incubator program, small-business consultants often counsel their clients at least to investigate the possibility of securing a spot in one. Strengths of incubators include the following:

Shared Basic Operating Costs. Tenants in a business incubator share a wide range of overhead costs, including utilities, office equipment, computer services, conference rooms, laboratories, and receptionist services. In addition, basic rent costs are usually below normal for the region in which the fledgling business is operating, which allows entrepreneurs to realize additional savings. It is

worth noting, however, that incubators do not allow tenants to remain in the program forever; most lease agreements at incubator facilities run for 3 years, with some programs offering one or two opportunities for 1-year renewal.

Consulting and Administrative Assistance. Incubator managers and staff members can often provide insightful advice and/or information on a broad spectrum of business issues, from marketing to financing business expansion. Small-business owners should remember that the people responsible for overseeing the incubator program are usually quite knowledgeable about various aspects of the business world. They are a resource that should be fully utilized.

Access to Capital. Many business incubators help entrepreneurs acquire capital by means of revolving loan and microloan funds, according to NBIA. They link businesses to investors by referral. They assist entrepreneurs in preparing presentations to venture capitalists, and assist companies in applying for loans. Start-ups are helped in raising capital merely by having been accepted by an incubator program, which acts as a qualifying filter; those who are accepted gain legitimacy in the business community.

Universality of Incubator Concept. One of the key advantages of incubators is that the concept works in communities of all shapes, sizes, demographic segments, and industries. In many cases, the incubator naturally takes on some of the characteristics of the community in which it is located. For example, rural-based incubators may launch companies based on the types of agriculture present in the area. Whether based in a small town in the Midwest or a large urban area on the West Coast, proponents of incubator programs contend that the small-business people in the community would know more about how to start and operate such businesses than major corporations that focus on mass production.

Comradeship of Fellow Entrepreneurs. Many small-business owners who have launched successful ventures from incubators cite the presence of fellow entrepreneurs as a key element in their success. They note that by gathering entrepreneurs together under one roof, incubators create a dynamic wherein business owners can: 1) provide encouragement to one another in their endeavors; 2) share information on business-related subjects; and 3) establish networks of communication that can serve them well for years to come.

FACTORS TO WEIGH IN CHOOSING AN INCUBATOR

Many incubators have been pivotal in nourishing small businesses to the point where they can make it on their own. But observers note that the programs are not foolproof. Some small businesses fail despite their membership in such programs; incubators themselves sometimes fold, crippled by any number of factors. Entrepreneurs, then, need to recognize that some incubators are better suited to meet their needs than others. Considerations to weigh when choosing an incubator include the following:

- Legitimacy. Is it a true incubator? Some office building owners falsely advertise themselves as incubators in order to lure tenants. Entrepreneurs need to study the details of each offer to determine whether such claims are legitimate.
- Length of Operation. How long has the incubator been around? Incubators take some time to establish their reputation in an area unless they are sponsored by a very high-profile corporation or a well-funded government agency.
- Incubator Leadership. Is the incubator managed by people with backgrounds in business, or by general college or agency administrators? Can the managers provide long-term business plans that show how they intend to guide the incubator to financial independence?
- Location. Does the incubator's setting adequately address the fledgling company's needs in terms of target market, transportation, competition, and future growth plans? Many analysts contend that entrepreneurs can learn a great deal about the fundamental quality of an incubator program simply by studying the program's leadership.
- Financing. Is the incubator's financial base a reliable one, or is it on shaky ground?

Entrepreneurs interested in exploring the incubator concept can request information from several sources, including the U.S. Small Business Administration, area economic development agencies, area educational institutions, or the National Business Incubation Association.

Would-be small-business owners should have a complete business plan in hand before applying for entrance into an incubator program. Most incubators maintain a stringent screening process to ensure that their resources are put to the best possible use.

INTERNET INCUBATORS

"Internet incubators a for-profit variant of the old-time government- or academic-supported not-for-profit entities are sprouting up like dandelions in summer," wrote Thea Singer in *Inc.*. As with traditional incubators, Internet versions provide dot-com start-ups with office space, business information and advice, financial assistance (either directly or by connecting them to potential sources of seed money), and management, accounting, and other infrastructure services. According to Internet incubators, these forms of assistance can provide entrepreneurs with essential tools to accelerate their all-important "speed-to-market" in the fast-paced Internet economy. The price of membership in an Internet incubator can be steep, however. In return for providing their various services and funding, incubators receive a percentage (anywhere from 5 to more than 50 percent) of the dot-com's equity.

Entrepreneurs who are considering membership in an Internet incubator should study the benefits and drawbacks closely before making a final decision. Potential other sources of funding and assistance should be explored, as well as the level of autonomy that is present in the program. In addition, entrepreneurs should examine whether their e-business is prepared to take advantage of the incubator's ability to accelerate the launch process. Analysts note that speed-to-market is of little benefit if a business does not have a complete, focused business plan in place. Finally, entrepreneurs need to weigh objectively whether increased speed-to-market is worth giving up a piece of the company.

INTERNALIZED BUSINESS INCUBATORS

Weary of mass defections of valuable employees who decide to launch entrepreneurial ventures of their own, some companies have established business incubators within their own corporate structures. In these programs, employees can use the company's resources (including their already established name and reputation) to build and promote their own new business ideas. "The company will provide the management guidance, infrastructure, and financial support to 'incubate' these ventures," explained David Cutbill in Los Angeles Business Journal. "The outcome is a clear win-win. Existing companies stem the hemorrhaging of top talent to Internet startups, while profiting from the high multiples investors are willing to pay for a share in Internet ventures.... And entrepreneurial employees get the challenge and the profits of creating their own 'companies' with little of the risk they would face on their own."

INCUBATOR INNOVATIONS

Two additional types of incubators have emerged on the scene since 2003. One is the social business incubator, which targets the tens of thousands of entrepreneurs who run double- or triple-bottom-line businesses those that

seek to create explicit social or environmental benefits. Advice from these incubators is tailored specifically to the unique needs of social entrepreneurs, which makes them great mentorship environments for socially focused businesses. However, social cause incubators are not a good fit for traditional companies that make only occasional donations to charitable causes; participants should be true cause-oriented enterprises. Examples of social business incubators include the Global Social Benefit Incubator at Santa Clara University and GoodCompany Ventures in Philadelphia.

The other type of emerging incubator is the longdistance incubator, which provides small businesses typically technology enterprises with assistance either partly or entirely online. Members get access to mentors and investors and have the opportunity to participate in on-site programs and online classes designed to build their skills in various areas of entrepreneurship, such as intellectual property, financial modeling, and business planning. The e-coaching component is a low-cost approach to potential high-value returns. It is intended to enhance the effectiveness of traditional training, mentoring, and consulting services by giving fledgling entrepreneurs a better understanding of preliminary business concepts and skills, and therefore a better chance for ultimate business success. There may be some equity obligations involved in joining a long-distance incubator, albeit to a lesser extent than other types of incubators like Internet incubators. Examples of long-distance incubators include the Founder Institute and Astia, which are both located in San Francisco.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brandt, Jerry. "To Incubate or Not to Incubate, That is the Question." Los Angeles Business Journal. 27 March 2000.

"Business Incubation FAQ." National Business Incubation Association. Available from: http://www.nbia.org/resource library/faq/index.php.

Cutbill, David. "Incubators: The Blueprint for New Economy Companies." Los Angeles Business Journal. 27 March 2000.

"Due Diligence Advised in Picking Biz Incubator." Business First Columbus. 1 September 2000.

Fisher, Steven. "Business Incubators Are a Great Idea. Which One is Right for Me?" *Grow Smart Business*. 15 January 2010. Available from: http://growsmartbusiness.com/small business news/2010/01/business incubators are a great idea which one is right for me/. Retrieved Februsary 5, 2010.

"How to Benefit from a Business Incubator." Northern Ontario Business. January 2005.

"Incubator Options." *Business Week Online*. 4 December 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/09 72/s0912046523230.htm.

Kotelnikov, Vadim. "What is Business Incubation?" 1000ventures. com. Available from: http://www.1000ventures.com/business guide/business incubators main.html. Retrieved February 5, 2010.

Krizner, Ken. "Incubators: Help Startup Companies Get Off the Ground." *Expansion Management*. July 2005.

Singer, Thea. "When It's Time to Market that Matters Most, the Extra Heat of an Incubator Can Be a Lifesaver." *Inc.*. July 2000.

Temes, Judy. "Incubators Enter Intensive Care." *Crain's New York.* 6 September 2004.

Totterman, Henrik, and Jan Sten. "Start Ups: Business Incubation and Social Capital." *International Small Business Journal*. October 2005.

Trask, Mike, "Business Incubators Form Association to Increase Awareness." *Daily Record.* 19 November 2005.

Watson, Stuart. "Organic Growth." Property Week. 17 June 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS INFORMATION SOURCES

Business information comes in general surveys, data, articles, books, references, search-engines, and internal records that a business can use to guide its planning, operations, and the evaluation of its activities. Such information also comes from friends, customers, associates, and vendors. Published sources may be daily newspapers; financial, trade, and association magazines; databases, government statistics, directories, technical manuals, and much else. In effect, since "information" is defined more by context than by content, business information is whatever information helps a business know its environment.

Business information is crucial for funding decisions, new product development and launches, investment decisions, entry into new markets, contract negotiations, incorporation, fund-raising, identifying suppliers and workers, and expansion decisions. Business research helps companies understand their competitors, their customers and clients, and the marketplace. This sort of data is vital when making any business-related decisions. Markets, products, services, and conditions change often and research helps business owners understand the changes they need to make to keep up with a different market and changing customer demands.

Business analysts cite two primary sources of business information: external information, in which documentation is made available to the public from a third party; and internal information, which consists of data created for the sole use of the company that produces it, such as personnel files, trade secrets, and minutes of board meetings.

EXTERNAL BUSINESS INFORMATION

External information comes in a variety of forms from printed material to broadcast reports to online dissemination.

Print Information. The category of print covers not only a vast array of books and periodicals but also includes newsletters and other subcategories. State and federal government reports also fit into this category; indeed, the U.S. Government Printing Office contains a wealth of information, and its products can be purchased by mail, telephone, and online.

Perhaps the most accessible documents in the print category are books and periodicals. Certainly business owners have a wide array of book titles to choose from, many of which find their way onto the shelves of public, business, and university libraries every year. In addition to books that provide general reference information on human resources management, start-up financing, product development, establishing a home-based business, and a plethora of other topics of interest to small-business owners, the publishing industry has seen a surge of books that tackle wider issues, such as balancing work and family life, establishing healthy personal interactions with co-workers and employees, the nature of entrepreneurial activity, and many others.

Many other small-business owners, meanwhile, get a considerable amount of their business information from print sources. As with books, entrepreneurs and established business owners (as well as corporate executives, human resource managers, and nearly every other category of person involved in business) can turn to a variety of periodical sources, each with its own target niche. Some magazines and newspapers, such as Business Week and the Wall Street Journal provide general interest coverage, while others (Forbes), Fortune, Inc.) emphasize subjects of interest to investors and executives in large firms. Still others most notably Entrepreneur, Small Business Start-Ups, and Nation's Business (the latter published by the U.S. Chamber of Commerce) publish information specifically targeted at small-business owners. These magazines can typically be found online as well can provide entrepreneurs with helpful information on every aspect of operations, from creating a good business plan to determining which computer system is most appropriate for a particular enterprise.

Then there are the trade journals, an enormous subsection of print aimed at very select audiences. These trade journals, which typically provide narrow coverage of specific industries (journals targeted at owners of bakeries, amusement parks, real estate businesses, grocery stores, and a variety of other businesses can all be found), often contain valuable industry-specific information. Professional membership organizations, such as unions, chambers of commerce, and professional associations, also often publish and distribute relevant business information for members and entrepreneurs.

Another subcategory of the specialized print category is the material published through business research services and associations such as Commerce Clearing House, Freedonia Group, the Bureau of National Affairs, and Dun & Bradstreet. Business research companies such as these provide published reports targeted at specific companies. The companies conduct their own research and analyze and synthesize it in order to provide specific market research for businesses. Some business research companies even offer specialized research services, which allow companies to order customized research studies.

Finally, government agencies and educational institutions publish a wide variety of pamphlets, brochures, and newsletters on a range of issues of interest to smallbusiness owners and would-be entrepreneurs. While government brochures and reports have long been a favored source of business information in some measure because many of these documents are available free of charge consultants indicate that valuable studies and reports compiled by educational institutions are often underutilized by large and small companies alike. In addition, think tanks and university research centers dedicated to business research are also often overlooked by business researchers. Nevertheless, research centers such as the Brookings Institution, the American Enterprise Institute (AEI), the Cato Institute, and the Economic Policy Institute are valuable sources of business information.

Television and Radio. This source of business information is perhaps the least helpful of the various external sources available to small-business owners. Programs devoted to general investment strategies and the changing fortunes of large companies can be found, of course, but the broad-based nature of broadcasting makes it difficult, if not impossible, to launch programs aimed at narrow niche audiences (like dental instrument manufacturers or accounting firms, for example).

Online Information. The ever-greater speed and scope of the Internet has turned the Web into the most powerful source of information for the small business. With appropriate subscription services like InfoTrac, even access to print sources is easier to achieve than actually searching newspapers or trade magazines. A number of services and Web sites have been developed specifically for business owners. Databases of Business to Business information, such as Work.com, offer solutions for businesses. Research portals such as bizjournals.com, bnet.com, and others allow businesses to seek relevant articles and resources from business sources. Search skills, of course,

must be developed, but the small-business owner can practice this art in the evenings when libraries and bookstores are closed.

Many of these databases offer information pertinent to the activities of business owners. As Ying Xu and Ken Ryan observed in Business Forum, the Internet includes data on demographics and markets, economics and business, finance and banking, international trade, foreign statistics, economic trends, investment information, and government regulations and laws. This information is provided by Internet news groups, online versions of newspapers and magazines, and trade associations. In addition, "many colleges, universities, libraries, research groups, and public bodies make information freely available to anyone with an Internet connection," stated Robert Fabian in CMA The Management Accounting Magazine. "Often, the motivation is to make information available to people within the institution. But it can be less costly to provide general access than to screen access." He also noted that "increasingly, governments are publishing information on the Internet and insisting that organizations they fund also publish on the Internet. It's a practical way to move towards open government, and does make information, which is paid for by the taxpayers, far more accessible to those taxpayers (and any others with Internet access). The range of available information is impressive."

CD-ROM Information. The CD-ROM as an information delivery system is fading due to competition from subscription-based online services. The growing speed of the Internet when accessed by cable or high-speed wireless has made large downloads from the Web less frustrating; at the same time, very rapid updates to the databases consulted are available to the user.

Social Networking Sites. Social networking has become another popular way for businesses to gather information. Social networking sites such as Twitter, MySpace, Facebook, and LinkedIn allow companies to get direct feedback from customers and learn about innovations in the industry as well as new products and announcements from competitors. Businesses can market their products using these sites, make company announcements, and follow or learn about customers and competitors. By the 2010s, many trade journals and business publications were also part of social networking sites, making it possible for business owners to get newer business information from their favorite sources in real time. Small-business owners are often especially attracted to social networking, since these resources are free.

OTHER SOURCES OF BUSINESS INFORMATION

External sources of business information can be invaluable in helping a small- business owner or entrepreneur

determine appropriate courses of action and plan for the future. But researchers note that members of the business community often rely on personal contact for a great deal of their information.

"Common experience and the result of numerous research studies show quite clearly that managers, and indeed all seekers of information, frequently prefer personal and informal contacts and sources to published documents and formal sources generally," wrote David Kaye in *Management Decision*. "The reasons are well understood. A knowledgeable friend or colleague will often provide, not only the facts requested, but also advice, encouragement, and moral support. He or she may be able to evaluate the information supplied, indicate the best choice where there are options, relate the information to the enquirer's needs and situation, and support the enquirer's action or decision."

Business analysts note, however, that companies that do rely exclusively on internal information sources run the risk of :1) remaining uninformed about important trends in the larger industry including new products and services and competitor moves until it is too late to respond effectively; and 2) receiving skewed information from employees whose goals and opinions may not exactly coincide with the best interests of the business. For small businesses, especially, relying only on internal information can be problematic. As Eileen G. Abels and Deborah P. Klein point out in their 2008 book, Business Information: Needs and Strategies, businesses are very much affected by external economies and often require multidisciplinary approaches to be successful. That is, understanding the financial market might be crucial for the successful loan application of an art gallery. The small business that ignores external information and resources does so at its own peril.

BUSINESS INFORMATION MANAGEMENT

One challenge that many companies have is managing business information from several resources and translating it into data that is useful for making business decisions. Many businesses rely on information management systems or even entire departments to store, manage, update, and analyze both internal and external business information. Some software vendors, such as IBM, have developed specific information management programs. There are also software-as-a-service (SaaS) vendors offering companies services and products to help manage business information.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abels, Eileen G., and Deborah P. Klein. *Business Information:* Needs and Strategies. Bingley, U.K.: Academic Press, 2008. Beckwith, Sandra. "Let's Talk Money: Social Networking Sites Focus on Personal, Business Finances." *Black Enterprise* 40, no. 1 (2009).

Daniells, Lorna M. Business Information Sources. Berkeley, Calif.: University of California Press, 1993.

Fabian, Robert. "Business Information and the Internet," CMA The Management Accounting Magazine. November 1994.

Haynes, David. Metadata for Information Management and Retrieval. London, Facet, 2004.

Holmes, Tamara E. "Making the Right Moves on the Net: Use Social Networking, New Media to Boom Your Business" Black Enterprise 40, no. 4 (2009).

Kaye, David. "Sources of Information, Formal and Informal." Management Decision. September 1995.

Keating, Michael. "Research Reports: A Valuable Tool for Getting Up to Speed in the Marketplace" *Occupational Hazards* 70, no. 6 (2008).

Lavin, Michael. Business Information: How to Find It, How to Use It. 2d ed. Phoenix, Ariz: Oryx Press, 1992.

McCollum, Tim. "All the News That's Fit to Net." Nation's Business. June 1998.

Ying Xu, and Ken Ryan. "Business Travelers on the Infobahn: Fee vs. Free Access to Internet Business Resources." *Business Forum.* Summer Fall 1995.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUSINESS INSURANCE

Business insurance is a risk management tool that enables businesses to transfer the risk of a loss to an insurance company. By paying a relatively small premium to the insurance company, the business can protect itself against the possibility of sustaining a much larger financial loss. All businesses need to insure against risks such as fire, theft, natural disaster, legal liability, automobile accidents, and the death or disability of key employees but it is especially important for small businesses. Oftentimes, the life savings of the small-business owner are tied up in the company, so the owner must take steps to protect his or her family from the financial consequences of events that could disrupt operations, reduce profits, or even cause the business to go bankrupt. Insurance can help a small business be successful by reducing the uncertainties under which it operates. It places the economic burden of risk elsewhere so that managers can focus their attention on running the business. In addition, the premiums paid for many types of insurance are considered tax deductible business expenses.

Many large corporations employ a full-time risk management expert to identify and develop strategies to deal with the risks faced by the firm, but small-business owners usually must assume responsibility for risk management themselves. Although it is possible to avoid,

reduce, or assume some risks, very few companies can afford to protect themselves fully without purchasing insurance. Yet many small businesses are either underinsured or uninsured.

When developing an insurance policy with an insurance provider, it is important to note that most insurance policies have at least four parts: the declaration page, the insurance agreement, the conditions, and the exclusions. It is important to review all these parts carefully to understand what is and is not covered by an insurance policy. The declaration page will list the policyholder's name, the insurer's name, the insurance coverage, and the maximum amount the policyholder is insured for. The insurance agreement outlines the responsibilities of both the insurance provider and the policyholder. It is important to review this section carefully, since violating any conditions could affect insurance coverage. For example, most insurance providers require a business to report correctly any changes in a product to the insurance company. If this is not done and the company makes a claim against a loss, the insurance company could refuse to pay insurance money for the claim. The conditions section of a business insurance policy lists what is being covered and in what situations. The exclusions section of the policy lists what is not covered. This is also very important to review, since it lists losses that the insurance company will not pay for. If the exclusions section of a policy lists risks and losses that a company may face or is likely to face, the company may wish to change their policy or get supplementary insurance to cover these risks.

COMMON TYPES OF LOSSES AND INSURANCE

Small-business owners seeking insurance protection should first identify their companies' main areas of exposure to risk. A risk analysis survey or questionnaire, available through many insurance companies and agents, can be a useful tool in this process. Next, the business owner can evaluate the probability of each risk and determine the potential severity of the loss associated with it. Armed with this information, the owner can decide which risks to insure against and the amount of coverage needed. According to the Small Business Administration, the most common types of risks encountered by small businesses involve: property losses; legal liability for property, products, or services; the injury, illness, disability, or death of key employees; and the interruption of business operations and income due to the occurrence of these other losses. Each category of loss can be managed with a corresponding type of insurance.

Property. The types of property losses that can befall a small business include theft, physical damage, and loss of

use. Losses from theft can result from the criminal activity of outsiders, as in the case of burglary, or from the illegal activities of employees, including fraud, embezzlement, and forgery. Physical damage can occur due to fire, severe weather, accidents, or vandalism. Many types of physical property at a business can be affected, including office machines such as computers and telephones, fixtures such as lighting or carpets, machines, equipments, supplies, inventory, buildings, furniture, and other items. It is important for a business to ensure that all property is covered under an insurance policy so that in the event of serious damage no costs will have to be covered out of pocket. Companies renting or leasing office or company space still require property insurance. In fact, many lease agreements require specific levels of insurance on the part of the tenant.

In analyzing the risk of physical property damage, it is important for the small- business owner to consider the potential for damage to the contents of a building as well as to the structure itself. For example, a manufacturing company might lose expensive raw materials in a fire, a retail store might lose valuable inventory in a flood, and any type of business could lose important records to computer vandalism. Although loss of use of property usually results from another covered event, in some instances it can occur without actual physical damage to the property. For example, an office building may be closed for several days due to a gas leak, or a restaurant may be shut down by a health inspector for unsanitary practices.

In insuring against property losses, experts recommend that small-business owners purchase a comprehensive policy that will cover them against all risks, rather than just the ones specifically mentioned in the policy. Comprehensive property insurance policies help small-business owners avoid gaps in coverage and the expense of duplicating coverage. In addition, they usually allow for speedier settlements of claims. Still, additional insurance may be needed to cover adequately a specific calamity that is particularly likely in the business's geographic area—such as a hurricane in Florida or an earthquake in California. Experts also recommend that business owners purchase a policy that covers the full replacement cost of materials and equipment in order to protect themselves against inflation.

Small businesses may be able to improve their property insurance rates by implementing a variety of safety measures and programs. For example, installing locks, alarm systems, sprinkler systems, and smoke vents may help lower premiums. In addition, some companies can improve their rates by joining a highly protected risk (HPR) classification that is preferred by insurers. The HPR designation is based on stringent property protection programs and involves routine compliance checks.

Legal Liability. A small business's legal liability usually comes in two forms: general liability and product liability. General liability covers business-related injuries to employees, customers, or vendors, on the company premises or off, that occur due to the company's negligence. General liability insurance, for example, covers the common slip and fall accidents in which a customer falls or becomes injured while on business property and then sues the company for damages. General liability is also important in the event that a car accident occurs on business premises. Victims in the car accident could sue the company for damages.

Product liability covers problems that occur due to defective merchandise or inadequately performed services. In both the manufacturing and retail sectors, a company is legally responsible for knowing if a product is defective. This responsibility lasts long after the product leaves the company's control. Indeed, a company that bases its legal defense for a faulty product on the fact that it met safety standards at the time it was sold may still be vulnerable to crippling financial judgments or penalties. Even in the service sector, the service provider may be held liable under certain circumstances for example, if a repair later causes an injury, or if a poorly prepared tax return leads to an IRS audit.

Whether the determination of the company's liability results from a court decision, a legal statute, or a violation of the terms of a contract, litigation can be time-consuming and expensive. Basic liability insurance is available to protect small businesses against the costs associated with these and other sources of liability. A comprehensive general liability policy, which is recommended for nearly every sort of business, covers accidents and injuries that may occur on the company's premises, or off the premises when they involve a company employee. Such policies generally cover the medical expenses, attorney fees, and court fees associated with the liability. These policies do not, however, cover product liability or automobile accidents.

A separate policy can cover product liability, though producers of some types of products such as children's toys or food products may find it difficult or expensive to obtain coverage. Companies offering higher risk services may also face challenges with business insurance. A company offering skydiving lessons, for example, will need to have excellent coverage in the event that a customer is injured. Many higher risk businesses, such as rock climbing facilities, ask customers to sign what are known as liability waivers. These waivers indicate that the customers agree that they hold the business innocent of any wrongdoing in the event of injury. The waivers basically are a way for customers to accept any risks of the service. Some companies believe that such waivers or

agreements mean that they do not require additional business insurance. However, in a court, a good attorney can usually have such agreements broken or thrown out, and the business may still be held liable. This is because laws limit how much people and businesses are able to escape liability. It is a good idea to have customers sign such waivers in a higher risk business, but companies should not rely solely on them to protect themselves against liability issues. Good coverage is needed as well.

Workers' Compensation. A special category of liability coverage pertains to workers' compensation. This type of insurance is mandatory in most states for every company with employees, and provides medical and disability coverage for all job-related injuries to employees, whether they occur on company property or not. A few states provide workers' compensation through state-run funds, and companies simply pay a mandatory premium per employee, depending on their line of business. Other states allow private insurers to compete for companies' workers' compensation dollars. Another option available to some businesses is self-insurance, in which the company creates a special reserve fund to use in case a workers' compensation claim is filed against it. In effect, these companies assume the risk themselves rather than transferring it to an insurer. A company's workers' compensation rates depend on its line of business and accident record. The best way to reduce rates is to reduce the risk of employee injuries by improving safety standards.

Company Vehicle. Company vehicles must be insured, just like vehicles that are intended for personal use. Automobile insurance is usually handled separately from other property and liability coverage. Experts recommend that business owners be sure to list all employees on the insurance policies for company vehicles. In order to determine needed coverage and obtain the most favorable rates, small businesses can consult an insurance watchdog agency. In addition, Fred Steingold's 2008 book, *Legal Forms for Starting and Running a Small Business*, recommends that businesses have coverage for noncompany company vehicles being used for work-related tasks by employees. In other words, businesses should be covered in the event that an employee injures someone while using his or her own car on company time.

Key Person Loss. Small businesses often depend on a few key people (owners, partners, managers, etc.) to keep operations running smoothly. Even though it is unpleasant to think about the possibility of a key employee becoming disabled or dying, it is important to prepare so that the business may survive and the tax implications may be minimized. In the case of a partnership, the business is formally dissolved when one partner dies. In the case of a

corporation, the death of a major stockholder can throw the business into disarray. In the absence of a specific agreement, the person's estate or heirs may choose to vote the shares or sell them. This uncertainty could undermine the company's management, impair its credit, cause the flight of customers, and damage employee morale.

Small businesses can protect themselves against the loss of a key person in a number of ways. One is to institute a buy-sell agreement, which gives the surviving partner(s) or stockholders the right to purchase the deceased person's portion of the business. Another way a business can protect itself is by purchasing a key person insurance policy. This type of insurance can provide an ill or disabled person with a source of income, and can facilitate financial arrangements so that the business can continue operations in his or her absence. Partnership insurance basically involves each partner acting as beneficiary of a life insurance policy taken on the other partner. In this way, the surviving partner is protected against a financial loss when the business ends. Similarly, corporate plans can ensure the continuity of the business under the same management, and possibly fund a repurchase of stock, if a major stockholder dies.

Life and Health. Some experts claim that since the most valuable asset in many businesses is the employees, ensuring employee welfare is a vital form of coverage. Group life and health insurance are common methods companies use to provide for employee welfare. This type of coverage falls under the category of employee benefits, along with disability and retirement income. It can help small businesses compete with larger ones to attract and retain qualified employees. Life insurance is generally inexpensive and is often packaged with health insurance for a small additional fee. Specialized plans are available to provide survivors with income upon an employee's death. Other plans can protect the firm against financial losses due to the death or disability of a key employee. It is important to note, however, that when the company is named as beneficiary of a life insurance policy taken on an employee, the cost is not tax deductible for the business.

Two basic health insurance options are fee-for-service arrangements and managed care plans. In a fee-for-service arrangement, employees can go to the hospital or doctor of their choice. The plan reimburses costs at a set rate for example, the insurance company might pay 80 percent and the company or employee might pay 20 percent for all services rendered. This type of plan declined in popularity during the 1990s in favor of managed care plans. These plans, the most common of which are run by Health Maintenance Organizations (HMOs) and Preferred Provider Organizations (PPOs), require participants to use an approved network of doctors and hospitals. They pay the health care providers a predetermined price for each covered service. The employee may have a deductible

and a small co-pay amount. It is important to note that a company that employs more than twenty people and provides group health insurance to its employees is obliged to offer an employee who leaves the company the option to continue that coverage for a certain period of time at his or her own expense under the terms of the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA).

Business Interruption. Though property, liability, and other types of insurance can provide businesses with protection against specific risks, most policies do not cover the indirect costs associated with losses. When a small business suffers a loss, as in the case of property damage in a fire, it may be forced to shut down for some time or move to a temporary location. A typical property damage policy will cover the cost to repair or replace buildings and equipment, but it will not cover the loss of income the business is likely to experience during its downtime. The business thus may be forced to tap cash reserves in order to pay expenses that continue such as taxes, salaries, and loan payments even when the company has no income. In addition, the company may face extra expenses in a crisis, such as employee overtime or rent on a temporary location. Business interruption insurance provides a company with the difference between its normal income and its income during a forced shutdown. The prior year's records or tax returns are usually used to determine the payment amount.

Malpractice Insurance. In addition to the types of insurance listed above, some professionals and businesses may require malpractice insurance to guard against malpractice lawsuits. In general, law professionals, dental professionals, and health care professionals are most affected by these lawsuits and need coverage. Malpractice occurs when a customer or client alleges professional negligence resulting in personal injury.

Business Opportunity Plans. A wide variety of specialized insurance packages that cover a custom combination of risks are available to small businesses. One popular option is a Business Opportunity Plan or BOP, which acts as a starting point for many small businesses that require insurance. A BOP provides basic property coverage for computers and other office equipment, plus liability protection for work-related accidents. In some cases, a BOP might also include business interruption coverage that will maintain the company's income stream for up to a year if a catastrophe disrupts business. Many BOPs also offer optional coverage against power failures and mechanical breakdowns, liability for workplace practices (including discrimination, sexual harassment, and compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act), professional liability, and other risks.

Many people who work out of their homes assume that their homeowner's insurance will cover them against property and liability losses. But in reality, a typical homeowner's policy is not sufficient to cover business equipment and liability. In fact, many homeowner insurance policies limit the amount paid for the loss of electronic equipment to \$2,500, and will not cover the business's liability if a client trips and falls on the property. Additional protection is required, although it may be possible to add a rider to the homeowner's policy for business equipment and liability. Some homeowner insurance policies in fact are voided or limited if a homeowner opens a business in the home, so entrepreneurs will want to speak to their insurance providers before opening up a new business.

E-Commerce Insurance. The Internet has emerged as a major business tool for companies large and small. This has led some insurers to introduce policies that protect businesses in the event that their Internet presence is disrupted by hackers or other problems. Hacker attacks, known as "denial of service" among insurance professionals, are a particular cause of concern for companies that rely exclusively on Internet sales. "The business interruption portion of an e-commerce insurance policy usually will cover the cost of sending consultants to the company to help stop the attack and determine how to prevent future attacks," stated Rose-Robin Lamb in *LI Business News*. "It also covers loss of income for the time that an e-commerce site was down and unable to accept business."

PROFESSIONAL ASSISTANCE WITH INSURANCE NEEDS

A small-business owner involved in risk management should: 1) identify the risks faced by the company; 2) seek ways to reduce or eliminate the risks; 3) decide which risks the business can assume; 4) determine which risks should be transferred to an insurance company; and 5) shop around for the best insurance coverage for the money. Obtaining the assistance of a professional insurance agent with all of these steps is highly recommended. To gain the most benefit from a relationship with an insurance agent or broker, experts recommend that business owners write down their needs and expectations ahead of time, avoid withholding information, check the credentials of the agents and their firms, obtain competitive bids, and keep careful records of coverages and losses.

It is important to note the difference between an insurance agent and an insurance broker. Insurance agents either work independently, or, more often, represent one company. They can help a business find the best bargains and services, but only at the company they work for. Insurance brokers generally represent several insurance companies and may select among the offerings of a variety of different

insurance companies. They may be able to offer expertise on the regulations that apply in the small business's home state and tailor a policy to meet the unique needs of a particular business.

Many large insurance companies have also begun to focus on the needs of small businesses. These companies offer the advantage of being able to provide legal assistance with liability claims, rehabilitation programs for injured workers, and inspection of facilities for safety. Experts recommend that a small-business owner select an insurance professional who offers experience working with small businesses, a knowledge of the particular industry, and an ability to provide needed coverage at a competitive price. Fred Steingold's 2008 book, Legal Forms for Starting and Running a Small Business, recommends that company owners develop a good relationship with a trusted insurance professional, as this professional is often able to provide personalized advice and suggestions. Steingold notes that insurance coverage is often complex, and a trusted insurance professional can help ensure that a business does not overlook an important area of coverage.

Other helpful hints for small-business owners include covering the largest area of exposure first, then adding other coverage as the budget permits; selecting the largest affordable deductible in order to save money on premiums; and reviewing costs and coverages periodically or whenever the company's location or situation changes. Steven D. Strauss recommends in his 2008 book, The Small Business Bible, that small-business owners save on insurance costs by taking the largest deductibles they can afford. A deductible is the amount the company pays out of pocket and therefore represents the amount of money the insurance company does not have to pay in the event of a claim. A larger deductible often means a lower premium, although small businesses need to ensure that they would be able to afford their deductible easily in the event of an emergency. Strauss also recommends that companies make insurance more affordable by selecting a sensible payment plan. Depending on the specific business involved, companies may find it easier to make insurance payments quarterly, yearly, or monthly, for example.

Experts also warn small-business owners against self-insurance. This refers to the practice of establishing emergency funds rather than taking out actual insurance policies. Although it may be tempting simply to keep some funds in reserve in case problems occur, the pool of funds needed to provide adequate coverage is well beyond the capacity of most small businesses. In contrast, insurance premiums are relatively small, and their cost is often offset by a tax deduction.

Experts recommend that businesses review their insurance needs and coverage at least once a year to determine whether coverage is still adequate. It is also a good habit to thoroughly document, photograph, and videotape business premises, assets, and inventory. This way, if a company has to make a claim, it has evidence of business assets and property. It is a good idea to store videos and photos taken for insurance purposes in a secure site away from the main business site. This way, if offices or company property is destroyed, the evidence of the company holdings will be safe. If a business has especially valuable assets and property, it is advisable to get an independent appraiser to ensure that the full value for these items can be recompensed in the event that they are stolen or damaged.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

"Better Business: Insurance Prepare for the Worst." *Print Week.* 8 December 2005.

Gardner, Eileen. "Disaster Preparedness Pays Dividends." *Business Insurance.* 5 December 2005.

Lamb, Rose Robin. "Biz Insurance: An Evolving Realm." LI Business News. 28 July 2000.

Luxenberg, Stan. "Sponsors Embrace Insurance to Cut Risk." Crain's New York Business. 28 November 2005.

Pasich, Kirk. "Don't Get Shortchanged on Katrina Cover." Business Insurance. 14 November 2005.

Steingold, Fred. Legal Forms for Starting and Running a Small Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Stim, Richard, and Lisa Guerin. Wow! I'm in Business: A Crash Course in Business Basics. 2d ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Strauss, Steven D. The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUSINESS INTERRUPTION INSURANCE

Most businesses lose money in the event of a business interruption. Larger companies can lose tens of thousands or even millions of dollars a day. While smaller businesses may lose less, they can still face serious consequences in the event of a business interruption. A small business may be the sole source of revenue or income for a business owner. Even a short business interruption could push a small business close to bankruptcy.

Business interruption insurance protects against this eventuality. Business interruption insurance compensates a business for certain specified categories of costs in the event of catastrophic events. Three categories that may be covered are: 1) profits that would have been realized if the disaster had not occurred; 2) operating expenses that must be paid despite inability to operate; and 3) expenses

incurred because business operations had to be moved while damaged original premises were restored for use. This type of protection is also known as business income protection, profit protection, and out-of-business coverage. Freestanding business interruption policies are rarely sold. They tend to be provisions that are part of property insurance policies and "business owners policies" (BOPs).

WHAT IS COVERED

Interruption insurance clauses are not uniform. Clauses that trigger coverage may be limited by category and further delimited within the category. Excluded categories may include public unrest or riots; water damage or flooding; firestorms, tornadoes, or simply "storm damage"; earthquakes; and war and terrorist acts. The business owner is well-advised to review such clauses to ensure that he or she is covered. Exclusions may be present because the business is located in an area such as a flood plain or in some location where annual firestorms are common. Coverage for such events, of course, will tend to be costly.

In the modern electronic environment, interruptions in Internet services or hacker attacks may interrupt or severely damage a business that depends significantly on Web trade or, for instance, is involved in software development for others. Such businesses should be especially careful to ensure that disruptions from such sources are covered.

RECORD KEEPING AND SECURITY

In many cases a business must have good records to collect on such a policy. It may have to prove, for instance, that it has actually earned profits, at a particular level, in the year preceding the catastrophic event; it may similarly have to document its operating expenses. If records are burned or destroyed in a flood, collection of amounts due may be problematical. For this reason, those purchasing business interruption insurance should implement policies to keep copies of records at locations other than the main business site. These records should be updated at least once or twice a year so that they are current. Carol Schroeder, writing in Gifts & Decorative Accessories, described a minimum policy: "[A] backup copy of your computer files should routinely be stored off-site.... Those who keep records on paper should keep copies at home, or store them safely elsewhere. You may also want to take photos of your shop's exterior and interior in case you ever file a claim."

KEEPING COVERAGE UP TO DATE

Insurance policies tend to be forgotten after they are purchased; they will cover the business status as it was at the time of purchase but in the meantime the business may grow. Schroeder provides another example: "[I]f you wrote the policy when your inventory was valued at \$100,000,

you may not be fully covered if you have \$200,000 in stock. Also find out if the coverage for your furniture, fixtures, and building (if you own it) reflect[s] their current value." In addition to considering coverage, companies will want to consider the extent of coverage. A business will want to periodically review its insurance policy to ensure that the company is covered for the amount of time it would take to reopen the business.

OTHER RELATED COVERAGE

Business interruption insurance can also provide a small business with income protection in the event an accident or injury causes the disability of an owner or key employee. This type of policy is usually combined with basic individual disability coverage. Basic disability benefits generally begin 1 month to 1 year after the onset of the disability, can last between 2 years and the remainder of the person's life, and pay between 60 and 70 percent of the individual's usual income during the period when he or she is unable to work. Though this type of policy is important to help an owner or key employee cover living expenses, additional benefits in the form of a business interruption insurance policy are often needed to keep the business running in his or her absence.

Most business interruption coverage will allow a business to cover payroll expenses and basic business expenses while a business is not operational after a loss. This is vital, as it allows a company to keep employees and to pay operational costs—such as utility bills and lease or mortgage payments—while the business is not generating any revenue to pay for these expenses.

Yet another type of insurance that fits into this category is called extra expense insurance. Such insurance, sometimes used in lieu of business interruption insurance, reimburses a business owner for special expenses incurred, over and above normal operating costs, to keep a business from shutting down during a period of recovery from a disaster. Quite simply, this coverage acknowledges that businesses that are faced with disaster or interruption of business face additional expenses, above and beyond what a business would have to pay were it operational. For example, after a fire, a business may need to print ads, advising customers when a business will reopen. The business may also need to move operations to a new, temporary site while repairs take place. These extra costs are covered by extra expense insurance. In many cases, extra expense insurance allows a business to continue to function and prevents a business from being forced into bankruptcy.

CONTINUITY PROGRAMS

Small-business experts urge entrepreneurs to research their options in the realm of business interruption insurance and

select the one that works best for them. But they also caution small-business owners that such policies, while extremely valuable in terms of preserving the financial viability of an enterprise, are often not, in and of themselves, sufficient to keep a business afloat during difficult times. Business interruption insurance should be only one element in an overall "business continuity" program. These programs, which can be developed in conjunction with many insurers, seek to address all company functionalities in the event of a business interruption. Their principal aim is to help the company resume operations in as timely and efficient a manner as possible. Interruption insurance is usually the cornerstone of such programs, but it is hardly the only element. Business continuity programs also seek to minimize a company's financial and operational vulnerabilities and protect its customer base, work force, and assets in the event of an interruption. They also help companies adopt training programs and preventive policies to minimize the likelihood of a business interruption in the first place.

In addition to business interruption insurance, companies should have a business interruption emergency plan. James Stephenson and Rich Mintzer, authors of the 2008 Ultimate Homebased Business Handbook, advise businesses to develop a plan to help minimize business losses. They note that most insurance does not begin until 48 hours after the initial disaster, so it is important for businesses to be prepared to cover costs for this period. As well, they advise that businesses can often save money and potentially the company by being prepared to move to another location quickly. For example, businesses that have a company at a physical address and online may wish to focus on online sales after a fire or other emergency affects the physical location. Online businesses may be flexible enough to move to new servers if careful backups have been kept. Even a company that operates entirely out of a bricks-and-mortar location may be able to sell or work out of a new location while waiting for an original business location to reopen. Keeping a business operational minimizes losses, maintains employees and customers, and increases the chances that a business will be able to reopen after a catastrophe.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alexander, Robert H. Jr. "Loss of business income may be covered by insurance." *Mississippi Business Journal.* 21 November 2005. Anastasio, Susan. *Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide.* U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Blakely, Stephen. "Finding Coverage for Small Offices." *Nation's Business.* June 1997.

"Business Interruption Insurance Necessary." Construction Contractor. November 2005.

Hudson, Roderick. "Business Continuation Demands Planning." Business Insurance. 19 June 2000.

Jervey, Gay. "Cash Flow, Covered: One Firm Is Bailed Out by Heavy duty Business Interruption Insurance." *FSB.* 1 November 2005.

Quinley, Kevin M. "Business Interruption, Technology Concern Risk Managers." *Claims.* June 2005.

Schroeder, Carol L. "Planning for Emergencies." Gifts & Decorative Accessories. November 2005.

Stephenson, James, and Rich Mintzer. Ultimate Homebased Business Handbook. 2d ed. Madison, Wis.: CWL Publishing, 2008.

Zolkos, Rodd. "To Rebound from Disaster Requires Advance Plans." *Business Insurance*. 28 February 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUSINESS MODELS

A business model is a tool for addressing the basic question of how an enterprise will make money. Models are typically devised before launching new businesses, providing a roadmap for operations as well as a document for raising venture capital. However, they can also be applied to existing enterprises to help managers analyze current and proposed changes in tactics and strategies. An innovative business model that disrupts the current environment can provide a substantial competitive advantage for an enterprise.

While the term "business model" is commonly used in business circles and mass media, there are a number of ways to define the term. According to Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures by Justin G. Longenecker and associates, a business model "describes a group of shared behaviors, characteristics and goals that a firm follows in a particular business situation. More simply, a business model is the operational design that allows an enterprise to sustain itself." In Managing the Digital Enterprise, Michael Rappa stated, "In the most basic sense, a business model is the method of doing business by which a company can sustain itself that is, generate revenue. The business model spells out how a company makes money by specifying where it is positioned in the value chain." The common thread of these and other, more complex definitions is that the model demonstrates how a business will generate revenues and become profitable.

CHARACTERISTICS OF BUSINESS MODELS

A business model incorporates such considerations as entrepreneurship, finance, marketing, strategy, and operations. The model can be as simple as a farmer selling his goods on the side of the road to consumers, or as intricate as a television broadcasting company that sustains itself indirectly from advertising, cable television service fees, and online rights payments.

Regardless of complexity, most approaches to business modeling share several common characteristics. A basic

business model needs at least to address the customer value proposition (how the product or service solves a problem or addresses a need); what makes the company's offerings different from others in the marketplace; pricing; and how the business will win over new customers.

In their frequently cited paper, *The Role of the Business Model in Capturing Value from Innovation*, Henry Chesbrough and Richard Rosenbloom listed six common themes of most business models:

- Value proposition, which describes problems facing a customer or potential benefits; how the company's products and services address the opportunity; and how the customer values the company's offerings.
- Market segment, identifying the group (or groups) of potential customers the business will target.
- Value chain structure, which identifies where the business falls within the value chain (a network of business activities) and how the company extracts the value it adds within the chain.
- Revenue generation and margins, which includes the source(s) of revenue, cost structure, and expected profits.
- Position in the value network, which includes competitors and complementary players.
- Competitive strategy, detailing how the business expects to create and maintain a competitive advantage.

To help businesses develop a business model, a variety of templates are available to ensure that all the factors needed to construct a business model are present during the planning process. These models can operate at a high level or drill down into details about the value proposition, company infrastructure, customer profiles, finances, and other considerations. Most templates deal with such business operations as marketing, production, administration, human resources, accounting, and payroll. The templates lay out the essential questions to be asked and the information to be gathered in order to create a business plan that outlines the proposed structure of a new business or a profile of an existing enterprise (often accompanied by proposed changes in the model).

TYPES OF BUSINESS MODELS

For some companies, following an existing business model is the most logical path to success. For others, particularly technology start-ups and online enterprises, a new model may be required to generate profits. In some cases, an innovative business model itself provides the competitive advantage rather than the service or product. Regardless of complexity, the business model must out-

line how the company expects to generate revenue and remain in business.

The simplest model represents a company that produces services or goods that it sells directly to customers. Another early business model is the shopkeeper: a retailer who buys merchandise from a wholesaler and then sells it to his or her own customers. The "razor and blades" model gets its name from Gillette, which makes most of its money on replacement blades for its shavers.

In *Managing the Digital Enterprise*, Rappa lists a number of other model types in the online world, although his list applies equally to bricks-and-mortar businesses as well. The major models are:

- Brokerage, the market-makers who bring buyers and sellers together. Brokers usually make their money from commissions or transaction fees.
- Advertising, where an outside party pays a television broadcaster or a Web site to carry its promotional messages.
- Infomediary, a business that sells data about its customers to marketers.
- Merchant, which includes wholesale and retail sellers of goods and services through physical stores, catalogs, or Web sites.
- Manufacturer direct, where the manufacturer sells or leases its product directly to the consumer using a physical or online distribution channel.
- Affiliate, which relies on driving leads or sales to an outside site run by an affiliate company in return for a fee.
- Subscription, where users pay a periodic fee for access to a product or service.
- Utility, or "pay as you go." While subscribers pay a set fee regardless of how often they use a service, the utility model relies on the actual amount of service used by a given client.
- Community, where belonging to a club or virtual group with others can bring revenues from a combination of sources, including subscriptions, product sales, or contributions to a nonprofit.

Other types of models in the nonvirtual environment include the manufacturing business; manufacturing distributor; assembly business; assembly distributor; retail store; and nonprofit venture.

Different types of businesses may also feature models specific to their industries or platforms. For example, in *Five Business Models for Social Media Startups*, Jun Loayza notes that early Internet businesses simply focused on how they would generate traffic, rather than how they would

turn those visitors into a revenue stream. With the online world maturing, entrepreneurs (and their financial backers) have turned to more fully developed business models. The subscription and affiliate models are common in the social media space, along with:

- Freemium, which offers a basic service for free alongside premium services for fee-paying members.
- Advertising. When sites sell ads against their own traffic, more visitors bring more revenues. Also, owners who can provide demographic information about that traffic can command higher fees from the advertisers.
- Virtual goods, where users buy items such as weapons or upgrades to use in an online game.

EXAMPLES OF BUSINESS MODELS

Other than the initial funding stage, business models typically generate the most attention when a company runs into trouble or becomes enormously successful. A "disruptive" business model often gains credit when a company grows to dominate its industry (such as Wal-Mart). The troubles of a struggling enterprise may be blamed on an out-of-date or inflexible business plan, such as Blockbuster Video, which was slow to react to online rentals, digital movie distribution methods, and DVD kiosks.

Southwest Airlines is often cited as a company whose unique strategy and innovative business plan brought it success while most legacy carriers fought for survival. Southwest operates under a "low cost leadership" strategy that focuses on customer service, employee satisfaction, and convenience. Southwest flies point-to-point routes rather than following the traditional hub-and-spoke approach; relies on fuel hedging; emphasizes quick gate turnarounds; and takes other steps to cut costs without sacrificing the passenger's experience.

An enterprise that continues to struggle with an outdated business model is the U.S. Postal Service. A 2010 study by the service stated its earlier assumption that mail volumes would always grow "has proven false." Such forces as the rise in electronic communications, competition from overnight shipping, high labor costs, and the mandate of universal service led officials to call for "bold changes to the business model." The Washington Post reported that the three outside consulting firms brought in to recommend improvements at the Postal Service found that its business model is so poor that it could not be privatized. The consultants proposed more than fifty changes. However, postal officials face an uphill fight getting some of those modifications approved because of political opposition in the U.S. Congress.

Sometimes a company that was once a leader finds itself playing catch up. Amazon revolutionized the book

industry by using the Internet to sell directly to customers, disrupting the brick-and-mortar bookstore business. Then Amazon introduced the Kindle, a device to provide electronic books to consumers that eliminated the high cost of printing and binding. (The *Washington Post* reported that the Kindle illustrates the opposite approach to the Gillette strategy. Amazon provides the Kindle at a relative high cost yet sells book content for less than it pays publishers for those rights.) However, the introduction of Apple's iPad is providing innovative competition for Amazon. The iPad provides a book-reading platform along with gaming and music applications. Apple is also using a different business model for book sales that provides more benefits to publishers.

Other examples of innovative business models include:

- When Xerox was unable to find partners to market its copying machines, the company developed a new business model. It leased copiers to customers for low fees, but charged extra fees for heavy usage. Companies that tried the copiers quickly adopted the new technology, and the Xerox copier became a staple in offices around the world.
- eBay started as a small auction site for collectibles and has grown into a major retailer for a wide range of products. In the 2010s, eBay offers more fixed price goods than items sold through auctions. eBay has also moved into luxury items. For example, eBay now partners with major New York fashion houses to sell exclusive apparel online. CEO John Donahoe told Women's Wear Daily the move offers "incredible value and selection for fashion shoppers" as well as creating "new business models and channels of distribution for apparel brands and retailers."
- The growth of \$1 pizza outlets in New York City relies on a business model that calls for low prices but high volumes of customers.
- Newspapers and magazines continue to test a variety of business models to help them recoup subscription and advertising revenues lost to a variety of online content providers.

FLEXIBLE, ADAPTIVE MODELS

Business models provide a critical tool for launching, running, and improving an enterprise. For companies to remain competitive, their business models must be flexible and continually adapted to changing environments. Anthony J. Mayo, Nita Nohria, and Mark Rennella, the authors of *Entrepreneurs, Managers, and Leaders: What the Airline Industry Can Teach Us About Leadership*, maintain that managers who work for a long period of time under one business model are often slow to react to outside

changes, choosing to reinforce the existing model when new approaches are required. Managers often choose to ignore the threat of a competitor's disruptive business model, or they react slowly or ineffectually. When existing industry leaders cling to outdated business models, the authors add, they provide opportunities for other companies to grow and prosper often at the established companies' expense.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ackerman, Ruthie. "Bill Said to Endanger Model of Independent Brokerages." *American Banker*. 17 February 2010.
- Billingsley, Eric. "Connected." San Fernando Valley Business Journal. 1 February 2010.
- Box, Thomas M., and Kent Byus. "Southwest Airlines 2007; Case Study." *Journal of the International Academy for Case Studies* 15, no. 1 (January 2009):13.
- "The Business Model." *QuickMBA: Entrepreneurship.* Available from: http://www.quickmba.com/entre/business model.
- Chesbrough, Henry, and Rosenbloom, Richard S. "The Role of the Business Model in Capturing Value from Innovation: Evidence from XEROX Corporation's Technology Spin off Companies." *Industrial and Corporate Change* 11, no. 3 (June 2002).
- Fernandez, Manny. "Who Needs \$41 Burgers When Pizza Is Just 99 Cents?" New York Times 16 March 2010.
- Kinsman, Matt. "Where We Go From Here: Paid vs. Free, Advertising vs. Marketing, Content and Commerce." *Folio*. March 2010.
- Loayza, Jun. "5 Business Models for Social Media Startups." Mashable. Available from: http://mashable.com/2009/07/14/ social media business models.
- Longenecker, Justin G., William J. Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures.* 15th ed. Boston, Mass.: South Western College Publishing, 2009.
- Mayo, Anthony J., Nita Nohria, and Mark Rennella. Entrepreneurs, Managers, and Leaders; What the Airline Industry Can Teach Us About Leadership. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2009.
- Moin, David. "Ebay's Apparel Push: New Selling Formats, More Brands in Wings." Women's Wear Daily. 22 February 2010.
- O'Keefe, ed. "Postmaster Delivers Bundle of Bad News." Washington Post. 2 March 2010.
- Osterwalder, A., Yves Pigneru, and Alan Smith. *Business Model Generation*. OSF, 2009. Available from: http://www.business modelgeneration.com.
- Pearlstein, Steven. "In Books, What Looks Like Death Is Really Progress." Washington Post. 3 February 2010.
- Rappa, Michael. "Managing the Digital Enterprise: Business Models on the Web." *Digital Enterprise*. Available from: http://digitalenterprise.org/models/models.html.
- "Retail Clinics' 20% Annual Growth Rate Tempts Hospitals." Healthcare Financial Management 64, no. 1 (January 2010):13.
- Taulli, Tom. "Three Steps to a Sound Business Model." *Business Week.* 9 March 2010.
- U.S. Postal Service. "Ensuring a Viable Postal Service for America."
 2 March 2010. Available from: http://www.usps.com/strategic planning/futurepostalservice.htm.

Hickman, Anaxos

BUSINESS NAME

A business name is any name, other than that of the owner, under which a company conducts business. One of the first decisions entrepreneurs must make when starting a new business involves coming up with an appropriate and marketable business name. Although some entrepreneurs simply conduct business under their own names, most opt to create a distinctive business name that provides a good fit with the aims of their companies. The emergence of Internet commerce with its attendant need for participating businesses to choose effective domain names is another wrinkle in this realm. However, it is important for entrepreneurs to choose business and domain names that will not be confused with those of other businesses or infringe on their rights.

There are in fact two types of business names: trade names and trademarks. According to the 2007 book *Trademark: Legal Care For Your Business and Product Name*, by Stephen Elias and Richard Stim, a trade name refers to the formal name of a business. However, the name a business uses to promote its products is a trademark. For small businesses, these names may be the same, but for larger companies, they are often different. For example, the trade name "Arm and Hammer" is the name of a company. However, when people refer to "Arm and Hammer Baking Soda," they are using a trademark.

The procedures that businesses use to register and protect their names depend to a large extent on the way that they are organized. Entrepreneurs organizing as a corporation, limited liability company, or limited partnership are creating a distinct entity when they form their businesses. The entity comes into existence through filing a charter with the state in which the entity will operate. At this point, the state checks to see if the name chosen for the new business will be "confusingly similar" to that of an entity already registered in the state. Even if the state gives the business clearance to use the name, that does not necessarily mean that no other business is using or can use it. A similar business may be using the name in another state, for example. Corporations, it should be noted, are usually required to register their name with a state department of corporations, secretary of state, or a corporations commissioner. Requirements vary slightly by state. Unless a business is incorporated in Nevada, Wyoming, or Maine, it must include an abbreviation or word indicating its corporate status.

A sole proprietorship or partnership may be using the name in the home state; such entities need not register the name with the state. To avoid this situation, entrepreneurs can check a variety of databases that include the names used by a wide range of entities. These databases are accessible at many business libraries; most attorneys have access to them as well. Some private investigators also offer business name

services, in which the investigators run a thorough check for any similar business names across the country and around the world. This is especially useful for a company hoping to have a global presence someday.

DOING BUSINESS AS

Although sole proprietorships and partnerships are not usually required to file charters with the state in which they operate, they are subject to certain rules if they plan to do business under any name other than the owner's own. The procedures for registering a "fictitious name" for a sole proprietorship or partnership vary by state. In some cases, the small-business owner simply fills out a form known as a "doing business as" form or DBA available at its city or county offices, has the form notarized, and pays a registration fee ranging from \$10 to \$100. In other cases, the small-business owner is required to print a legal notice announcing the fictitious name in a local newspaper. Perhaps the easiest way for the owner of a sole proprietorship or partnership to determine the appropriate procedure is to call his or her bank and inquire whether it requires registration of the business name to open a commercial account. It is important to note that corporations, as distinct entities, do not have to file a DBA unless they plan to do business under a name other than the corporate name for some reason. The documents of incorporation and the charter filed with the state serve the same purpose as a DBA.

Businesses can protect their names in a number of different ways. One option involves filing the name, along with any associated logo or slogan, with the trademark (or servicemark in the case of a service business) registry of any state in which it will do business. Although the protection is limited because state registration can be preempted by federal registration it does provide valuable evidence of prior use of the name in that state. Federal registration with the U.S. Patent Office is the strongest protection available for a business name. Federal registration prevents any person or business from using the name in the future within a relevant class of goods. However, people or businesses that have established rights through prior use of the name are usually allowed to continue to use it. Federal protection for a business name is generally difficult to obtain. It will ordinarily be denied if the name is already in use or if it is deemed too generic applying to a class of goods rather than a specific product. In most cases, however, small businesses can obtain a comfortable level of protection by registering their names according to the procedures set forth by their home state.

PICKING THE RIGHT MONIKER

Choosing a business name is usually a rather complex process. In addition to ensuing that a business name is unique, businesses often want to ensure that a business name is available as a dot-com domain. In today's business world, in fact, many companies check to see whether a business name domain is available before deciding on a business name. They purchase the domain and only then register their business name. Since business names are such an important item for branding and marketing, having a domain URL that is also the company name is important.

In addition, companies often must ensure that their business name projects the right brand image. Businesses hoping to seem professional may use business owner names as well as a designation. Smaller businesses sometimes use a play on words in their business name. The aim with all business names is to create a memorable and favorable impression on a customer.

Successful business names are short and easy to remember. Many offer a clue as to the purpose or industry of a business. In addition, some states have specific rules about business names. Some states, for example, require that all business names for corporations use English words and Roman characters only. Many states also have regulations against misleading names which suggest a different purpose than a company actually has. These laws are meant to ensure, for example, that a party line service cannot name itself as a "health company."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Elias, Stephen, and Richard Stim. *Trademark: Legal Care For Your Business and Product Name*. Berkeley, Calif: Nolo, 2007. Lofton, Lynn. "What's in a (Business) Name? Plenty it Turns Out." *Mississippi Business Journal*. 11 July 2005.

Malandruccolo, Kris. "What's in a Name?" *EventDV*. November 2005.

"Q&A. What's in a Name?" *Printing World.* November 2005. Williams, Phillip G.*Naming Your Business and Its Products and Services.* Oak Park, Ill.: P. Gaines, 1991.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUSINESS PLAN

Most business plans produced each year are prepared by operating elements of corporations. These plans contribute to a broader corporate strategic or long-range plan which may itself never be widely disseminated. Plans may be elaborate and detailed or may be little more than projections of revenues and estimates of costs ("the budget").

Management experts strongly urge every business to prepare an annual business plan, but small businesses rarely do so except under certain circumstances. By their very nature, small businesses tend to be in touch with their markets. Their two or three principals interact constantly; they are always, in a sense, planning. As well, small

businesses have fewer resources to expend on formalities. But small businesses also prepare plans when selling the business or when they seek funding be that at start-up or when trying to obtain second-tier financing. These plans are, if anything, more complete than annual corporate plans. In addition to the usual content, they will contain a thorough description of the business (rarely included in corporate plans) and also argue that the management team, which is presented in the plan complete with resumes of individuals, is well-suited to achieve the goals of the enterprise. For many smaller businesses, a business plan is needed when speaking with a lender or when trying to attract investors. In these cases, the business plan shows that a small business is poised for success.

Aside from these differences, all business plans have the same general content. They discuss the environment, they formulate objectives based on changes in the environment, they lay out alternative actions and the chosen strategy, they estimate outcomes by forecasting revenues, costs, and returns; they specify capital expenditures that will be necessary; finally, they lay out benchmarks over time to measure progress toward achievement of the goals. Most formal business plans have the same structure: a cover or title page, summary, table of contents, statement (a mission statement or statement of a specific problem the business plan is to address), a description of the company, business successes or accomplishments, advertising or marketing strategy, income or sales forecast, cash flow forecast, loss forecast, financial plan, trends and problems affecting the business, employee plan, business and staffing plan, job descriptions, future goals and plans, supporting graphs, and documents. Informal business plans may be much shorter and may not include these elements.

It is well to remember that most business plans are written with the intention of seeking funding from top management, a bank, the Small Business Administration, a rich individual, or a venture capitalist. Business plans, therefore, are documents intended to persuade. For this reason, plans focus on important issues and leave out what might be called "boiler plate." The boiler plate is present, but usually only in the budget details. Business plans are also very important in terms of financing because, as Maali H. Ashamalla, John N. Orife, and Ivan Abel note in a 2008 article in *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship*, business plans are often the first contact a company has with possible investors and financiers. Therefore, business plans tend to build a brand identity and tend to be in some manner marketing tools aimed at fundraising.

While financing is one of the most often-cited reasons for developing a business plan, it is not the only one. Some businesses create business plans because some landlords require such a plan in order to offer a lease. Many businesses create business plans in order to understand their businesses better. In fact, Mike P. McKeever, in his 2008 book, *How to Write a Business Plan*, notes that between 35 and 40 percent of entrepreneurs do not have an accurate idea of how money flows through their business. The business plan, therefore, can be a way for businesses to explain themselves back to business owners and employees. For corporations, shareholders will sometimes request business plans to make voting or investment decisions. Smaller companies which are not incorporated will sometimes create business plans to solve problems or make business decisions. A business plan, many experts agree, can also be a company road to success, explaining to the company what must be done to reach a specific level of success.

PLAN DEVELOPMENT

There are several factors involved in the development of a business plan. These include environmental assessment; formulating objectives; evaluating alternatives and making choices; budgeting and implementation; and benchmarking.

Environmental Assessment. Business planning, like all planning, is an attempt to deal with change. Elements of the business likely to operate much as they did the year before do not need special focus. Business planning therefore begins with an assessment of the environment: the market itself and trends in that market, the competition the business faces and what competitors might do; changes in the supply chain on which the business depends, including technology; changes in the distribution channel by means of which the business sends its product to the customer; and finally changes in the business itself, including its products, labor, housing, and so on. Sometimes changes in the legal structure are an important issue. The focus of the planning is on change and how change produces opportunities or threats. The environmental assessment results in a few important issues that should be addressed by the plan. Change is a constant; some issues, therefore, should always emerge.

A new business intending to enter a market will, of course, focus on features of the market poorly served by existing suppliers, features of the company's own products that differentiate it, innovations in distribution it intends to exploit, and so on. In such a situation, an important part of the environmental assessment is the business itself and how it will fit into the environment.

Formulating Objectives. The "issues" that emerge from the environmental assessment are next translated into objectives. A nursery might discover that its revenues are threatened by the repaying of the urban artery on which it sits. It might therefore set its objectives at minimum to matching its last year's sales. The producer of an attractive composting system may discover that price hikes to its popular system will be resisted by its wholesalers. The producer may plan to roll back its price hike.

Broad objectives may be imposed from above. The corporate goal, for instance, may be to increase return on investment (ROI) by minimally 2 percent. This case illustrates the manner in which the "environment" may be an internal factor namely the parent corporation itself.

Some business professionals note that the very process of writing a business plan sometimes clarifies and solidifies business objectives. Insofar as business plans require writers to closely look at a business and how it functions, goals and company plans may organically flow from this analysis stage. As well, as Maali H. Ashamalla, John N. Orife, and Ivan Abel noted in a 2008 article in *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship*, the process of writing down business objectives has been linked to an increased success rate in achieving those goals. Therefore, by clarifying and codifying plans and goals in business plans, companies increase the chances that those objectives will be met.

Evaluating Alternatives and Making Choices. Once the environment has been evaluated and objectives have been formulated, alternative actions will be considered to reach the objective. The nursery, for instance, may consider substantially increasing advertising, providing deep discounts to attract customers despite traffic delays, or setting up auxiliary "tent sales" in parking lots, by special arrangements, to give its customers easier access elsewhere. The compost system producer may look at cutting costs through reengineering, changed materials, or a new painting system. The corporate element reaching for higher ROI may look at its inventory levels and seek ways to reduce these by "just in time" procurement and by speeding up collection of payables, both of which would lift ROI.

All such choices imply variable costs and benefits that must be calculated and compared; they have further intangible costs which have to be assessed. The optimum alternatives are selected for implementation.

In the very nature of things, alternative actions may fall into any of the known categories of business and often into several at the same time: marketing, sales, distribution, warehousing, engineering, patents, production, procurement, distribution, finance, law, personnel, and so on. Manuals and books on the subject tend to focus on major activities, but in practice everything is always on the table.

Budgeting and Implementation. By the time actions to be taken have been decided, the basic planning is virtually done. But business planning tends to be an iterative activity. In the next phase, budgeting, plans are more fully developed. All costs are calculated and revenue forecasts are refined. Quite frequently, in this process, new discoveries are made. If necessary, the process is repeated and

actions are modified. Such might be the case, for instance, if the compost system producer discovers that its new painting system will take much longer to install and therefore it must use some other route to cut costs.

Benchmarking. The final step in the business plan is to establish benchmarks by which achievement of the objectives can be measured internally as well as by the source of funding. Benchmarks are often a combination of financial goals by quarter and particular achievements such as, for instance, leasing parking lot space for the nursery's "tent sales." Clear benchmarks, business experts agree, increase success rates by clarifying larger business goals into smaller, manageable steps. However, in order for benchmarks to be reached, it is important for business plans to be reviewed. Simply writing a business plan is not enough. Many business professionals recommend regular reviews of such plans and a review of goals met.

BUSINESS PLANS AND PLANNING DOCUMENTS

Every business operates under a plan: the absence of a plan is itself a kind of plan. In the small business environment plans tend to be informal: they arise from periodic discussions between the principals and are understood as a kind of consensus in which all individuals involved will be aware of the important issues and expectations. Active planning tends to take place when change is perceived and "something must be done." The transition to formal planning tends to evolve with increasing size when management realizes that formal communication of intentions will be beneficial and necessary to obtain everyone's cooperation. At first such plans may be in the form of memoranda with the subject "The Year Ahead." They may take the form of a Mission Statement that, in part, specifies goals and broadly outlines the means to their achievement. Later such plans will become ever more structured.

Planning documents come in two forms. One is the "business plan" entrepreneurs use to obtain funding. The other is the "annual plan" that business elements submit to the next level of management for approval. Annual plans may take the form of budget requests with minimal descriptive text or they may be structured documents with "required" rubrics such as "competitive analysis" and "human resources." In many corporations, the planning process is highly structured; planning staff may distribute spreadsheet templates in which budgets must be elaborated and outlines which must be filled in with appropriate text.

The ideal business plan, whether written or merely "understood" will be: 1) comprehensive, covering all relevant aspects of the business; 2) structured around changes in the internal and external environment; 3) realistic rather than promotional or defensive in nature; thus it will

attempt to document facts; 4) analytical in that it presents alternatives each of which is weighted; and 5) within the competence of the planner to implement and control.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abrams, Rhonda. The Successful Business Plan: Secrets & Strategies. Palo Alto, Calif.: The Planning Shop, 2003.
- Ashamalla, Maali H., John N. Orife, and Ivan Abel. "Business Plans: Are They Relevant to Venture Capitalists?" *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship* 21, no. 4 (2008).
- Belkin, Lisa. "The Art of Making a Plan and Making It Happen." New York Times. 18 December 2000.
- De George, Richard T. "A History of Business Ethics." Paper presented at the Third Biennial Global Business Ethics Conference, Markkula Center for Applied Ethics. 19 February 2005
- Guglielmo, Wayne J. "How to Write a Business Plan." *Medical Economics* 84, no. 17 (2007).
- Jones, Rebecca. "Business Plans: Roadmaps for Growth and Success." *Information Outlook*. December 2000.
- McKeever, Mike *How To Write A Business Plan.* 9th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.
- "Your Business Plan." *Phoenix Business Journal.* 29 September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUSINESS PLANNING

Business planning in the modern sense has a fairly long history. Henry Mintzberg, in *The Rise and Fall of Strategic Planning* pointed out that business planning with modern characteristics (10-year horizon, 5-year reviews) was practiced in the French mining industry as early as the nineteenth century. The current form took hold in the United States in the 1950s as an extension of budgeting processes. It became and remains a major corporate activity.

With the twenty-first century under way, corporate planning (also known as long-range planning and strategic planning) may become transformed beyond recognition. Resistance to it became visible in the early 1990s. Peter Drucker, the renowned management guru, wrote in 1992 in the Wall Street Journal: "Uncertainty in the economy, society, politics has become so great as to render futile, if not counterproductive, the kind of planning most companies still practice: forecasting based on probabilities." Since then the chorus of critics has grown louder and uncertainty has increased as concerns about terrorism, the environment, health epidemics, natural disasters, and resource shortages has gained momentum. At the same time the electronics age has greatly increased the speed of communications while the Internet has created a vast, global theater of activity. Despite these signs of a changing "planning culture," formal planning is still practiced in many if not all major corporations.

WHAT IS BUSINESS PLANNING?

A corporate plan may be a simple statement of objectives along with the intended methods to achieve them, or it may be a very extensive planning process a formal planning cycle in which every element of the corporation routinely takes part.

An example of the first category might be a simple statement such as the following: "Increase market share by 30 percent within 5 years by acquiring and integrating two of our smaller competitors, increase our own sales by exploiting the cost advantages of the triploid valve, and divest our holdings in toys and children's furniture by spinning them off."

Much more common are formal plans built from the bottom up by the synthesis of projections and plans produced by the operating element (divisions, wholly-owned subsidiaries). In these cases the corporate expression of objectives will tend to be more abstract and financial (e.g., a projected growth rate for revenues, profits, and return on investment). Communication of such financial goals to the operating elements may kick off the process. Each business manager then attempts to make his or her contribution to the corporate objective.

The fundamental elements of formal planning are: 1) corporate goals to be met; 2) projections of earnings, costs, and returns; 3) actions to be carried out in light of opportunities and barriers (e.g., competition); and 4) a fixed time horizon. In most corporate environments, plans are for the next 12 months but will have projections out 5, 10, or even 15 years. Time horizons in retail industries are typically much shorter: a long-range plan may be a year; the operational plan may be for the next quarter. The corporate budget, including not just cost projections but every aspect of future financial outcomes, is the skeletal framework of the corporate plan. The *numbers* are used to measure the performance of operational managers; the stock price is used as the way to judge top management.

The complex planning process is by far the most common. It has become deeply institutionalized. The planning cycle is usually referred to tongue-in-cheek as the "silly season." In many corporations a substantial bureaucratic structure, "the planning staff," has developed which runs the exercise, coordinates inputs from operating elements, and synthesizes the evolving plan in successive waves. A major drawback of formal planning is that operating units benefit by promising as little as possible to make it easier to meet plan. Top management objectives are to incentivize operating units to stretch themselves as much as possible. Conflicts are inherent in the process. In recent decades, accelerating change has made it more difficult to predict

accurately what will happen 6 months out, much less a year out. Planning structures have grown very large, ritualized, and rigid. At the same time information systems have improved to such an extent that constant adjustment to the environment is somewhat easier. "Rolling" budgets are becoming more popular and resistance to fixed long-range budgets is stiffening. All of these factors are playing a role in the foreseeable transformation of business planning in the years ahead.

PROS AND CONS OF BUSINESS PLANNING

As Henry Mintzberg pointed out in his 1994 book, nothing ever really happens without planning; we cannot even make a sandwich without "looking ahead" a little. He wrote that as far back as the late 1960s the business community could no longer come up with a single coherent definition of what "planning" and "long-range forecasting" meant. These phrases had taken on their own special meanings in every corporation.

It appears, therefore, that business planning in the modern sense is a technique of management in which routine planning (which goes with any kind of activity) is carried out *consciously*, formally, and with the deliberate projection of *measurable* outcomes based on a fixed future date.

At the time when this management technique came into widespread use (the 1950s and 1960s), it was welladapted to business conditions generally. In many industries long time horizons are required to build new capacity. For example, in process industries like power, chemicals, and petroleum, long-range planning remains unquestionably superior to "doing what comes naturally." Even in industries where change has accelerated, a periodic, formal look ahead provides valuable insights. Well-conceived future goals always clarify current decisions. The principal benefit of formal business planning is therefore unlikely to be altered by changes in the environment. Looking ahead is good; looking ahead with concentration and some effort to understand a wide variety of forces that impinge upon a company' actions is even better. What is likely to change is the frequency with which this will be done and the methods used to arrive at the plans.

The primary negatives associated with modern business planning (the annual cycle) arise chiefly from three factors: 1) the bureaucratization of the process and the resulting high costs associated with it; 2) uncertainty brought about by rapid change; and 3) performance evaluation issues which, many claim, stifle innovation and result in unproductive gamesmanship. To this list some add a fourth issue: namely that the planning process poorly matches the quarterly stock market cycle. Such observers advocate a 3-month rolling planning cycle which matches

plans to quarterly reports; such reports influence stock analysts who, in turn, influence stock price.

FORECASTING UNCERTAINTIES

Forecasting the future is the very essence of modern business planning. It provides the measurements that justify the planning effort. The operating manager planning for his or her unit makes the best possible projections about future costs, sales, capital needs, and returns. Some of these will be relatively easy to document. Others will be mere guesses. But after a plan has been approved, these forecasts tend to be transformed into something much more solid than they actually are: they turn into numbers which will determine promotions, bonuses, even the future of a job.

In times of rapid change, ability to forecast far ahead becomes more difficult. Pressures increase, therefore, to shorten the time horizon. An unforeseen flu epidemic, terrorist action, or natural disaster, for example, may severely restrict travel, soften demand, and disrupt supplies. Consider the economic blow dealt to businesses across the country in the wake of Hurricane Katrina in late 2005. Whereas in the 1960s a competing retailer may have had to find and furnish retail outlets and establish warehouse distribution sites, in the twenty-first century he or she may enter the market suddenly with Internet distribution and a flurry of publicity. In a global market where much specialized labor is outsourced, international conflicts, well beyond a manager's control, can instantly put labor resources out of reach without much warning. Not surprisingly, therefore, pressures are now mounting to replace longrange planning with rolling budgets adjusted monthly or quarterly after brief assessments of changes in the environment.

PERFORMANCE TIED TO ANNUAL PLANS

In today's ever more uncertain business environment, the concepts of trust, empowerment, flexibility, and small, innovative frontline teams capable of rapid adaptation have become popular approaches for gaining a competitive edge. The Planning Group, a major management advisory group, has established the Beyond Budgeting Round Table (BBRT) of which fifty-eight major corporations are members as of 2010. David Marginson and Stuart Ogden wrote in *Financial Management*, (UK), citing BBRT sources, that the necessary conditions of trust and empowerment in today's organizations "are not possible with budgets still in place, because the entire system perpetuates central command and control." Innovation is vital for economic survival. But "budgeting stifles trust and empowerment, according to its critics, which in turn stifles innovation."

Rapid changes in plans and flexible responses to competitive pressure or to take advantage of suddenly

appearing opportunities are very difficult if individual managers' performances are measured based on formal plans. Long-range plans, out of time-phase with the rhythm of current events, are viewed as obsolete in today's environment. In addition to this emerging factual situation, *gaming* the system by carefully adjusting projections so that they can be met in order to achieve bonuses, stock options, or other benefits has weakened the originally rational structure of formal business planning.

THE BOOTSTRAP BUSINESS PLAN

For entrepreneurs in the start-up phase of a business, a type of business plan called a bootstrap plan may be appropriate. A bootstrap plan is an informal initial business plan that represents the first step in an evolving business planning process. According to Entrepreneur.com business plans coach Tim Berry, important elements of a bootstrap business plan include the following:

- Strategy. Ponder it, define it, and share it. Focus on what the company does well and on the people who truly care about what the company do well. Bullet points and pictures will suffice.
- Schedule. Establish a regular time, such as a monthly meeting, to review plan results.
- Sales Forecast. Divide sales into components, like units, price per unit, and cost per unit. The unit can be anything time, trips, services. Remember that forecasts are almost always wrong, so focus on simply accounting for the key elements. Review them later to discover where, how, and in which direction the forecasts went wrong; then use the information to steer the business in the desired direction. Small-business writer Tiare Rath also suggests that small business owners develop three different sales forecasts: One as a best-case scenario, another as a worst-case scenario, and a third that is in-between.
- Tasks. Break goals and objectives into specific tasks with set schedules and clear assignment of responsibility. Make sure all involved know the milestones and who is charged with which tasks.
- Expense Budget. An expense budget is much like a sales forecast, except that the owner, rather than customers, controls it.
- Cash Plan. Once the sales forecast and expense budget are set, the owner needs to add in buying assets, paying liabilities, and flow of sales on credit. The cash plan is the most critical part of the plan numbers.

Unlike a classic, formal business plan, the bootstrap business plan is not intended to be used as a sales document to support investment or to back a loan application. A bootstrap plan is for internal use only. As such, it does not need to include an executive summary, company history, management descriptions, or an exit strategy. However, it is still important to manage the plan, keep it relevant, and adjust it as needed.

SUMMARY

Business planning, in some form, is here to stay. Highly evolved and complex planning cycles are in use in most corporations. In many sectors that are somewhat immune to rapid changes in the business environment often for structural reasons such as the long lead time necessary to plan and build a power plant, for instance the established form of planning (the annual cycle) will continue to be used as a major management technique. Elsewhere signs are present that business planning will undergo a radical change soon. The annual cycle is already being abandoned by some. The new style of planning will most likely introduce much shorter time horizons, more fluid budgetary methods, and a restructuring of managerial rewards to provide incentives for flexibility and innovation.

SEE ALSO Budgets and Budgeting; Strategy.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ackoff, R. L. A Concept of Corporate Planning. New York: Wiley Interscience, 1969.

Berry, Tim. "Six Components of a Bootstrap Business Plan." Entrepreneur. 26 February 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/startingabusiness/businessplans/businessplan coachtimberry/article200354.html. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Drucker, Peter. "Planning for Uncertainty." Wall Street Journal 22 July 1992.

Hope, Jeremy, and Robin Fraser. *Beyond Budgeting*. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2003.

Marginson, David, and Stuart Ogden. "Budgeting and Innovation: Do Budgets Stifle Creativity?" *Financial Management (UK)*. April 2005.

Mintzberg, Henry. *The Rise and Fall of Strategic Planning*. New York: The Free Press, 1994.

Rath, Tiare. "Sales Forecasting for Your Business Plan: Know Your Numbers." *About.com.* Available from: http://sbinformation.about.com/od/businessplans/a/salesforecast.htm. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS PROCESS REENGINEERING

"Reengineering" as a business term was first used in the early 1990s. Most commentators cite publication of a 1993 book by consultants Michael Hammer and James Champy, titled *Reengineering the Corporation*, as the important moment when reengineering became a movement. The book was reissued in 2003. "Reengineering" functionally resembles planned change and what has traditionally been called "reorganization," but, in its beginnings, it came with a definite flavor of "starting from scratch," "blank slate," and "from the ground up." Its promoters advocated radical approaches, used terms like "the big bang," and generally rendered the process of reengineering in revolutionary terminology whereas the word itself suggested the rational approach of "engineering."

Functionally, reengineering calls for rediscovering the objectives of a business, diagnosing ills and discovering new paths to the objectives, as well as the design of a process and then its implementation. It is supposed to transform not only what is done but *how* it is done, thus changing the corporate culture. Bloated, sloppy, slow, unresponsive, expensive, unfocused organizations are supposed to become lean, quick, effective, responsive, competitive, agile, and concentrated. Since it could be applied to corporations as a whole or specific processes within the business (purchasing, marketing, production, etc.) it came to be called Business Process Reengineering and abbreviated BPR.

Reengineering came at a time when many other waves of managerial technique had already crashed on the rocky shores of corporate bureaucracy. Thus it was labeled a fad immediately by some but embraced by others. It had its predecessors and competitors in such concepts or techniques as zero-based budgeting (another from-the-ground-up approach), intrapreneuring, visioning, de-massing, and delayering. Much older management approaches tied more directly to operational practices were embedded in the reengineering methodology or used in its implementation, including total quality management (TQM), continuous improvement, and the Toyota-led concept of the "lean corporation" based on just-in-time deliveries, effective operational clustering, and cross-training of employees. It is sometimes associated with Six Sigma, a Motorolainvented but GE-popularized quality control objective.

By the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century, reengineering had largely lost its dramatic language and radical character. It has become a generic label for making change in organizations. The practice has spread beyond the business sector and is being attempted by nonprofits and governmental entities as well usually the sign of an aging and possibly fading enthusiasm. Since reengineering in contrast, for instance, to statistical quality control is not based on a clearly specifiable operational methodology, it is relatively easy to label any reorganization or attempt at reform as reengineering. For this reason reengineering has also become associated with large restructurings in industry leading to mass layoffs, offshorings, and outsourcings which has tarnished its image.

THE SMALL BUSINESS PERSPECTIVE

While small business is as prone to fall into decay as large, the small business embrace of major corporate movements has always been cautious and selective if for no other reason than the absence of the means and time to engage in too much introspection. Rodney McAdam, writing in the International Small Business Journal, confirmed this in a study of small and medium enterprises (SMEs). "Existing methodologies [of reengineering]," McAdam wrote, "mainly assume a large organization setting with large-scale resources dedicated to bringing about the large-scale reengineering changes. The paucity of studies in SMEs is surprising given the current and anticipated future market challenges in the SME environment that increase pressure for organizational realignment and responsiveness and market agility." After studying the literature, McAdam concluded: "The analysis indicates that the taxonomy and nomenclature of reengineering, as defined by large organization-based studies, has not translated into SMEs, who use much more general terminology."

McAdam's conclusion, put into plain words, is that small businesses engage in similar activities but tend to use practical (what McAdam calls "phenomenological") rather than theoretical ("positivistic") approaches. As McAdam observes, the small business does not use reengineering phraseology but does engage in activities of occasionally radical adaptation. This, of course, is very much in line with small business practice when it comes to trendy innovations. A small business tends to pick and choose what will work in its own environment.

Reduced to the "phenomenological" level, reengineering translates into fixing things that do not seem to work. When the analysis of the problem shows that fairly drastic changes are necessary and these changes are made effectively results can often be dramatic and the experience occasionally wrenching. The very features of small business its size; closer contact with employees, suppliers, and the market; and small business's more limited resources tend to bring problems to the fore sooner. It is less likely for problems to become deeply institutionalized and to acquire large constituencies. For this reason, in usual practice, small business is also likely to take action sooner, more incrementally, and with less drama one reason, perhaps, why McAdam encountered a "paucity of studies." Perhaps small business is, as so very often, ahead of the curve or immune to the disease.

BPR IN THE PUBLIC SECTOR

The Department of Defense uses a Business Enterprise Architecture as the framework for its business process engineering. The Office of Business Transformation, a subsector of the U.S. armed forces, oversees this BPR by focusing on four major factors.

Business Process Reengineering

- Reviewing BPR. Such reviews are mandatory for military BPR under the Clinger-Cohen Act of 1996. In 2010 the BPR Review for the Department of Defense decided to add on several new processes that would require a more diverse and expansive certification process, hence the need for mandatory reviews on a regular basis.
- Utilizing commercial resource planning solutions that are typically available to consumers on the commercial market. Making use of these applications, the armed forces are able to streamline the processes they use to stay ahead of the curve and maintain a high level of efficiency while avoiding mismanagement of information and processes.
- Extending the existing architecture of the business enterprise. The goal here is to incorporate the Six Sigma methodologies into the existing end-toend business processes to increase efficiency.
- Teaching and spreading the word among involved workers and officers about new nomenclature and the standards they define. Members of the Department of Defense and the armed forces involved in business process reengineering must be aware of what is being accomplished and how it is being done. Without the foundation of new vocabulary they will not be able to do this.

Reengineering has grown, morphed, and evolved to meet the ever-changing demands of businesses and other ventures in both the public and private sectors. This trend will no doubt continue throughout the 2010s.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bala, Balachandran. Business Process Reengineering Its History, Promises, and Problems. Morristown, N.J.: Financial Executive Research Foundation, Inc., 1999.

Bruner, Robert F., et al. *The Portable MBA*. 4th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Hammer, Michael, and James Champy. Reengineering the Corporation. New York: HarperCollins, 2003.

Irani, Zahir, and Peter Love. Evaluating Information Systems Public and Private Sector. Oxford, UK: Elsevier, 2008.

McAdam, Rodney. "Large Scale Innovation Reengineering Methodology in SMEs: Positivistic and Phenomenological Approaches." *International Small Business Journal*. February 2002.

Morgan, Jeffrey. Creating Lean Corporations: Reengineering from the Bottom Up to Eliminate Waste. New York: Productivity Press, 2005.

"Power to the Employees." *Gadget Magazine*. 26 March 2010. Available from: http://www.gadget.co.za/pebble.asp?relid=1707.

"10 Top iPhone Business Apps." *iPhone App Review*. Available from: http://www.iphoneappreview.com/10 great iphone apps for your business.html.

- U.S. Army. Office of Business Transformation. "Business Process Reengineering." 7 April 2010. Available from: http://www.armyobt.army.mil/about business process reengineering.html.
- U.S. Census Bureau. Quarterly Financial Report for Manufacturing, Mining, and Trade Corporations: 2005. April 2006.
- Zamzow, Charles W. Business Process Reengineering Ottowa, Ill: JupiterTechnical Solutions, 2009.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

BUSINESS PROPOSALS

A business proposal is a written document sent to a prospective client in order to obtain a specific job. Proposals may be solicited or unsolicited. A client may simply request a proposal on a project in the course of a sales call by saying: "That sounds interesting. Why don't you send me a proposal on that?" In other cases the proposal may be a formal solicitation, usually called an RFP (request for proposal). RFPs are almost always in document form. They specify the product or service to be provided, the qualifications sought, and the deadline for submission. Solicited proposals mean that the client has already decided to make a purchase; only the selection of a vendor remains to be done. An unsolicited proposal, by contrast, is often a sales presentation dressed in another cloak one that is specifically aimed at a well-defined and limited activity. An example of an unsolicited proposal is the submission of the outline of a book to a publisher arguing the popularity of the subject, the novelty of the approach, and the merits of the author.

Business proposals must be distinguished from *estimates*. In many fields where small business is active, an estimate serves the same purpose as a proposal. It is the document that clinches the sale of a roofing or a paving job or a monthly housecleaning service. But when estimates are used, the qualifications of the seller and his or her method of accomplishing the job are established by other means typically by an interview or sales call. Sometimes the seller is assumed to fit the job because the business already enjoys a good reputation. Proposals, on the other hand, usually involve complex or unusual one-time services like land-scaping a park, surveying a market, or building a refinery. In these cases the approach to the job, the design, the implementation, the schedule, and even the aesthetics require more than simply a monetary estimate.

Many service businesses operate entirely on the basis of proposals. In other types of businesses a proposal is sometimes required, sometimes not. In highly technical fields, the proposal may be filled with dry listings of engineering specifications and process details. But it is vital to remember that proposals are always, first and foremost, *sales documents*.

ELEMENTS OF THE BUSINESS PROPOSAL

In most industries proposals have a well-defined format specific to the field. Examples might be providing electrical wiring services to a major high-rise or pouring foundations for a suburban development. In such cases the bidder should first obtain old proposals and follow the structure typically used by the trade in that market. In professions such as architecture and landscaping a visual presentation, sometimes even a model, is central to the sale. The same holds for an advertising proposal. In these three areas there are others as well the actual presentation usually takes place at a meeting. Any document is supplemental and tends to summarize the presentation with additional "boiler plate" information such as administrative details.

What follows here is a discussion of more generalized proposals, usually associated with studies, surveys, or service activities (e.g., protective services for a warehouse complex). In such proposals the following general structure applies.

All proposals have at least two distinct pieces: a cover letter and the proposal document itself. Sometimes one or more appendices may be provided with charts, graphs, photographs, maps, and so on. Brief proposals, sometimes known as "letter proposals," combine the first two pieces into a single submission that is usually a maximum of six to eight pages. A simple Internet search provides a host of sample proposals that can be used as templates. However, not all examples are equal, so the business owner should be sure the proposal covers the basic elements outlined below.

The *cover letter* serves as a transmittal document. Many bidders also use the cover letter to provide the essence of the proposal in very abbreviated form, highlight the bidder's qualifications, name the price, and ask for the order.

The *proposal document* usually has the following structure:

- Title Page. This part typically includes the name of the person who prepares the proposal, the name of the company, the name of the person or company to whom the proposal is submitted, and the date of submission.
- Table of Contents. While usually not necessary for shorter proposals, these are sometimes used for complex formal proposals. In cases where different departments of the client will separately review parts of the document, the table of contents is a helpful means of rapidly guiding the reader to such topics as Electrical, Structural, Heating & Cooling (in a building project), or Food Services, Music, Entertainment, Transportation Services (in a project to organize a festival).
- Executive Summary. A summary may be included here or may be conveyed in the cover letter.

- Statement of the Problem/Issue/Job. This section rephrases the client's objectives and goals as interpreted by the bidder. Including this restatement of the issue is valuable in showing the client that the bidder understands the issue correctly.
- Approach. In this section the bidder summarizes his or her proposed approach to solving the client's problem or carrying out the necessary task. The proposed approach is often the key to winning the job if the price is right because it shows unique means, modes of thought, or techniques; why they will solve the problem; and why they are superior to alternatives. The section need not be detailed details are left to the Methodology section but it presents the strategic elements of the proposal and argues in their favor.
- Methodology. This section develops in some detail how the Approach will be carried out. Level of detail should be just sufficient to convey to the client convincingly what will happen without becoming entangled in minutiae.
- Bidder's Qualifications. This section presents documentation as to why the bidder should be chosen on the basis of qualifications, past history, and successful accomplishment of similar jobs in the past.
- Schedule and Benchmarks. Major elements of the job are here displayed against a time line. If necessary, specific benchmarks are identified to indicate successful accomplishment of intermediate objectives.
- Cost Proposal, Payment Schedules, and Legal Matters. The bidder concludes by presenting the price in as much detail as required in the RFP. It is always wise to pinpoint specifically when the bidder expects to obtain partial payments as the work proceeds. If legal matters are involved, they can be placed here. If they are lengthy, they may merit a section of their own.

SUCCESSFUL PROPOSALS

Above all, successful proposals are what clients describe as "responsive," meaning that the bidder has done his or her homework, is thoroughly familiar with the client's needs and aspirations, and has carefully responded to all aspects of an RFP. Responsiveness is ultimately much more important, all else being equal, than the visual appeal of the presentation or even the fluidity of its writing. A beautiful and well-written proposal that misses or ignores key elements of the client's project will lose to a dull proposal that is otherwise responsive. Writing in the Los Angeles Business Journal, Sharon Berman noted that "Doing your homework and making the required preparations can make all the difference. This is especially important in light of the enormous time and effort required to craft a professional

proposal." Meeting with key decision-makers ahead of time and asking probing questions to determine exactly what they are looking for is minimum preparation. Competitive price, however, is invariably the final determinant between equal contenders.

RFP: TO SUBMIT OR NOT?

Business proposals can be a lifeline of commerce for many small enterprises, but they can also be a drain on a company's cash and resources. It is important to decide which RFPs to pursue and just as importantly which ones to pass up. It is helpful for businesses to establish set qualifications beforehand to help narrow the RFP field. Determining which types of projects and companies fit the desired target market ahead of time can eliminate a lot of guesswork and effort spent in the wrong direction. If an RFP fits the target market, the next step is to assess potential participation based on the following:

- Budget. Before making the decision to submit a business proposal, determine how much the contract will be worth; weigh the time and costs of proposal submission against the potential revenue gain and contract term.
- Timing. Compiling all the necessary elements of a business proposal requires a substantial time commitment. Consider the time requirements and the RFP deadline so as not to overextend.
- Competition. The size of the bidding pool will greatly influence the odds of success. An open bid on the Internet with hundreds of competing companies may be less attractive than a competition among a handful of local entrepreneurs.
- Skills Match. Take an unbiased look at the skill set of the business and realistically evaluate whether it meets the true needs of the requesting organization.
- Bid Implications. Consider whether the project will add to the business portfolio and help to bring in more clients in the future. If not, rethink.
- Administrative Information. Review the administrative details of the RFP and be wary of vague information, which may indicate a weak or unorganized RFP team and potential headaches down the road.

RFI VERSUS RFP

It is important to note that a Request for Information (RFI) is not the same as an RFP. According to Suki Mhay and Calum Coburn from *The Negotiation Experts*, "An RFI is a solicitation sent to a broad base of potential suppliers for the purpose of conditioning, gathering information, preparing for an RFP or RFQ [Request for Quotation], developing

strategy, or building a database" about suppliers, trends, pricing, competition, strategies, and products and services in the marketplace. Responding to an RFI, therefore, is not likely to bring in new business immediately, if ever.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Berman, Sharon. "How to Craft Business Proposals That Sway Clients." Los Angeles Business Journal. January 3, 2000.

Gilliam, Stacy. "Power Up Your Proposal." *Black Enterprise*. June 2005.

Mhay, Suki, and Coburn, Calum. "Request for...Procurement Processes (RFT RFQ RFP RFI)." *The Negotiation Experts.* Available from: http://www.negotiations.com/articles/procurement terms/. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Sant, Tom. *Persuasive Business Proposals*. 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Zahorsky, Darrell. "The Business Proposal Dilemma: Submit or Not Submit?" *About.com.* Available from: http://sbinformation. about.com/od/bizlettersamples/a/proposalrfp.htm. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS TRAVEL

Business travel is a significant expense for companies of all shapes and sizes. Indeed, business observers cite travel costs as one of the largest cost categories for many companies, sometimes close to payroll, data processing, and other expense-heavy functions. Given these realities, business surveys often cite cost containment as the single most important element of travel management.

Certainly, several American industries rely on business travelers for their continued existence. But while business travel is commonly associated with huge corporations, many small businesses rely on the practice as well to make sales, keep in contact with vendors, market their products or services, and keep up with industry trends (via trade shows, conventions, etc.). Indeed, intelligent choices in the realm of business travel can be a major boon to small businesses hoping to curb spending without sacrificing in other business areas.

With this in mind, business consultants urge companies to implement written policies on all aspects of business travel, including spending limits on lodging, meals, entertainment, and transportation. Businesses are also urged to establish a person or department responsible for coordination of travel needs and to consolidate their travel needs with one agency. By implementing such steps, companies can register savings in a number of areas while still attending to their basic business needs.

HOTELS

Several factors are typically taken into account when a hotel is selected for business travel. Convenience of location (proximity to client, field office, or airport), quality of room, and quality of service are all major considerations. But price is often the paramount consideration, especially if other elements of the hotel location, quality, etc. are acceptable.

Small businesses can pursue a couple of different strategies to cut down on lodging expenses. Writing in Nation's Business, Peter Weaver noted that "you can sometimes cut one-half off quoted room rates by getting your reservations through a hotel broker. Hotels often designate 10 to 15 percent of their rooms to be sold by brokers at deeply discounted rates because these specialized travel companies can guarantee the hotels business in the low season and can bring in new customers all year. . . . Hotel brokers generally find the biggest discounts among the largest chains in major metropolitan areas and resort spots. But you can often get even lower rates by staying at budget hotels." In addition, surveys and studies indicate that small-business owners are often able to cut their lodging expenses by negotiating discounts of as much as 30 percent if they provide a large volume of business to a particular hotel. Finally, business travelers should keep in mind that many airlines will pay for overnight lodging in the event of a flight cancellation or major delay (more than four hours) if they receive a request for such assistance.

AIR TRAVEL

Small businesses can save huge amounts of money on airfare if they are able to plan trips in advance. This is not always possible, of course, and there may be instances in which the company may simply have to bite the bullet and pay full price for a short-notice trip. As one travel expert admitted to Nation's Business, "You always pay top dollar to the airlines by making your plans, or changing them, at the last minute." But experts claim that companies can cut as much as 50 percent of their airline expenses through judicious timing of out-of-town meeting dates. Tuesdays and Wednesdays are cited as particularly good travel days for obtaining discount fares. Savings can also be realized by choosing midday or evening flights rather than morning flights. However, statistics indicate that morning flights are less likely to be delayed or canceled than afternoon or evening flights.

Other tactics that can be used by small businesses to cut their air travel expenses include the following: 1) if a company's business requires regular travel (a minimum of forty flights a month on the same airline) between the same two cities, it may be able to secure a "city-pair" discount of up to 10 percent; 2) business travelers who choose flights that include stops in a carrier's hub city can sometimes

secure discounts; 3) some airports have greater levels of competition some metropolitan areas of the eastern United States support two airports within an hour's drive of one another resulting in a greater likelihood of discounted fares compared to more isolated airports; 4) smaller, budget airlines may offer better fares (and service) than the giants of the industry; and 5) frequent-flier points can sometimes be utilized to register significant savings.

In addition to cost considerations, convenience is another important factor to consider when planning a business flight. To this end, usage of electronic ticketing increased dramatically in the twenty-first century. "E-ticketing" is popular with airlines because it enables them to register savings in ticket distribution and handling and simplifies their accounting procedures. It is popular with travelers because it enables them to go straight to the boarding gate, bypassing long lines at the ticket counter. Electronic tickets are identical to paper tickets in practical terms, as they provide each user with a reservation and a seat assignment. Airlines require photo ID before they will hand over a boarding pass, so it is necessary to have one on hand when going the e-ticket route.

Finally, savvy business travelers can take easy steps to increase their chances for a comfortable and successful flight. For example, early check-in enables travelers to ask for seats in emergency exit rows, which have considerably more leg room than do the rows in the rest of the cabin. And frequent-flier status generally confers preferential treatment in several areas, including likelihood of receiving upgrades or new flights in the event of cancellation.

CAR RENTALS

As with other aspects of business travel, advance planning in securing car rentals can help reduce costs, sometimes by significant amounts. In addition to making advance reservations, business travelers should use discount coupons from travel agents, membership organizations, or airline frequent-flyer clubs when securing a rental car.

TRAVEL AGENTS

According to the American Society of Travel Agents (ASTA), in the "Frequently Asked Questions" section on its Web site, long before airlines were hard hit by the events following the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, airlines began capping or reducing commissions paid to travel agents. The process began in 1995. In March 2002 U.S. carriers eliminated commissions altogether. As a consequence, travel agencies which, up to that point provided a service largely paid for by the airlines began to charge fees for services to customers in order to stay in business. Fees increased from around \$13 per airline ticket in 2001 to \$36.78 per ticket by 2007.

The industry is also undergoing major restructuring, with many agents becoming specialists in destinations or specific kinds of travel. In the late 1990s agents sold 80 percent of all domestic and 90 percent of all international airline tickets; in 2004, according to ASTA, they sold 50 percent of all airline tickets (and 30 percent of all hotels and 25 percent of all rental cars). So how are the remaining tickets sold? Largely those sales are via online purchase. The Internet has helped transform the travel industry, dramatically increasing the scope of an individual's research, planning, and booking capabilities. However, an independent Internet search often requires a great deal of time and some basic industry knowledge in order to find the right combination of convenience and cost. The Internet cannot replace the expertise, guidance, and personal service of a travel agent.

TRAVEL DEDUCTIONS

Provided that the business representative incurs his or her travel costs while engaged in "company business," many costs of business travel can be deducted. Travel deductions are permitted for the cost of transportation, whether by automobile, train, bus, or plane; lodging; meals; and other miscellaneous costs such as baggage fees, facsimile calls, dry cleaning, tips, and public transportation (bus service, taxicab service). Business travelers should note, however, that these miscellaneous deductions are only permitted if the person in question stays overnight and has hard copy receipts.

Deduction rules for travel to foreign countries are somewhat more complicated, especially for self-employed business owners and major shareholders of small corporations. While many deductions still apply, the Internal Revenue Service does have some additional stipulations; contact the agency for more information.

TRAVEL ALTERNATIVES

Technology offers excellent alternatives to costly travel for cost-conscious entrepreneurs. It enables small businesses to make presentations, collaborate on documents, and conduct meetings using telephone lines, cable modems, and the Internet, allowing them to conduct necessary business without leaving the office. Consider these three options:

- Telephone Conferencing. This is the most costeffective option when multiple people from various locations need to communicate but do not need to see each other to be effective.
- Web Conferencing. This option requires the use of a computer with Internet access and a phone line. It enables participants to talk with each other (through the audio of teleconferencing) and share documents online using the Internet. Usually a Web hosting

- service provides exclusive access to a dedicated site for a given period of time for the parties to conduct their business. Some services offer online discussion threads, chat options, and interactive whiteboards to facilitate interaction.
- Combination Services. Some companies offer products that combine the capabilities of teleconferencing, Web conferencing, and video. For example, Sorenson Vision Inc.'s EnVision enables face-to-face communication over the Internet and phone lines via a camera that connects to a computer. Individuals are able to hear each other, see each other, and collaborate in real-time on shared documents. However, in order for the system to work all participants must have the necessary hardware and software on their systems.

SEE ALSO Expense Accounts; Standard Mileage Rate.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- American Society of Travel Agents. "Frequently Asked Questions." Available from: http://www.astanet.com/about/faq.asp#1.
- Applegate, Jane. "Business Travel Can Be Fun If You Negotiate Good Deals." *Los Angeles Business Journal*. December 11, 2000
- Avery, Susan. "Business Travel Business Travel Costs Set to Rise in 2010." *Purchasing.com.* 7 October 2009. Available from: http://www.purchasing.com/article/357130 Business travel costs set to rise in 2010.php. Retrieved February 21, 2010.
- Boutelle, Marsha. "Alternatives to Business Travel." *Utah Business.* March 2001. Available from: http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi hb3574/is 3 15/ai n28830496/. Retrieved February 21, 2010.
- Cohen, Amon. "How to Ease the Burden." Financial Times. 23 June 1997.
- Dix, Sally. "Hanging Pigs, Angry Cats, and Fake Plants: Loving, Hating, and Coping with Business Travel." *Internal Auditor.* June 1997.
- Jordan, Archie. "Family Considerations While on the Road." American Salesman. February 1997.
- McGinnis, Chris. "Return of The Agent: Online Booking Doesn't Always Cut It. Know When to Call the Pros." *Entrepreneur*. January 2006.
- Miller, Lisa. "Why Business Travel Is Such Hard Work." Wall Street Journal. 30 October 1996.
- Morris, Hal. "It Pays to Review Travel Coverage." *Nation's Business.* September 1997.
- "Select a Travel Agency." Business Journal Milwaukee. 11 February 2000.
- Ward, Angela. "Planes, Trains, and Automobiles..." *Acquisitions Monthly.* November 1996.
- Weaver, Peter. "Cutting Costs Before Takeoff." Nation's Business. November 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS-TO-BUSINESS

"Business-to-business," as a phrase together with abbreviations like B-to-B and B2B arose in the 1990s in the context of the Internet to divide Web-based commerce into two categories: business-to-business and business-toconsumer. The second category, abbreviated B-to-C or B2C, involves consumer purchasing on the Internet and is the type of transaction most commonly associated with electronic commerce. Amazon.com, initially a book seller, and eBay, the auction house, take a business-to-consumer form and are almost emblematic of e-commerce in general. Most people do not know, however, that the overwhelming majority of commercial electronic transactions on the Web and the money-flows they represent are businessto-business transactions. In fact, electronic sales predate the appearance of the Internet by decades. They were based, and to some extent continue to be based, on large computers and leased, high-speed, proprietary cable connections. A typical old-fashioned electronic connection between businesses was that between a manufacturer and a distributor (or dealer) with a proprietary computer linkage used to order product and replacement parts and track credits and debits for account billings. With the rise of the Internet and its high-speed capabilities, business rapidly embraced the new medium well ahead of consumers.

The expansion of the Internet produced and to some extent retains a heady sense of excitement that helped the new phrase "business-to-business" take root. However, business-to-business relationships are as old as business itself but used to be known by different names, such as "industrial sales" and "industry-to-industry." B-to-B has come to be applied to any and all transactions between corporations, even if the Internet does not play a significant, or indeed any, role. This seems to irk the people who first coined and deployed the phrase to designate a newly evolving phase of business communications new because the visual interface of the Web provided additional resources for business. Formal definitions of B-to-B thus strongly emphasize the *electronic* aspects of the interactions and their associated sophistication. But the genie is out of the bottle, and the phrase now serves a much more general purpose.

Narrowly conceived, B-to-B involves one or more of the following:

- Formal, contractual arrangements to do business over the Internet. An example of this might be an electronic relationship between a bank and several of its industrial customers in which all manner of financial transactions take place in automated form.
- Software and systems specifically designed to serve such business relationships. For full-fledged B2B, data transfer must be safe and private. Such systems therefore feature Web Authorization and Control (WAC)

- and have features that enable parties to exchange technical information and conduct online negotiations.
- 3. Electronic catalogs and displays accessible only to qualifying industrial shoppers. An example of this is a supplier of sophisticated components who gives catalog access to established customers who, using the displays, can get very detailed technical data. Amazon.com, which is B-to-C, provides an analog here, since it allows customers to "look inside" a book and examine some of its content and index.
- 4. Systems that automate the actual distribution function. This enables the buyer to trigger shipments automatically to designated locations based on automatic inventory levels; the automated ordering then triggers automatic payment orders based on similarly automated price look-ups and discount calculations.
- 5. Advanced computerized lead generation by Web searches based on customer profiles sometimes involving Web crawlers—software routines that "crawl" the Web and automatically collect information on site contents. Using one such technique, for example, as reported by Brian Quinton in *Direct*, a marketer ordered a crawling survey looking for "the presence of Secure Socket Layer (SSL) transaction security." SSL is only present when a site uses credit cards and thus sells to customers. The marketer's crawlers, therefore, were identifying potential *business* customers—the target of the marketer's search.

More broadly conceived, B-to-B is simply a category identifying both electronic and conventional interactions between commercial/industrial buyers and business sellers.

B TO B DOMINATES ELECTRONIC COMMERCE

The U.S. Census Bureau has adopted both B-to-B and B-to-C as terms under which it collects data. The Bureau uses the traditional meaning but highlights those portions of business taking place by electronic and other forms of commerce.

As reported by the Census Bureau for 2007, the total value of shipments, sales, or revenues for B-to-B and B-to-C were almost equal, \$11,088 billion and \$10,759 billion, respectively. But the *electronic*component of this number greatly favored B-to-B. In 2007 business-to-business electronic commerce was \$3,082 billion (27.7 % of total B-to-B) and electronic business-to-consumer sales were \$251 billion (2.3 % of B-to-C). The dominance of B-to-B may be put another way: it represented 92.5 percent of all e-commerce transactions.

Electronically conducted business-to-business transactions broke down further as follows in 2007: direct manufacturing sales represented 60.2 percent of total B-to-B e-transactions; merchant wholesale activities, which include manufacturers' branches and branch offices, represented 39.8 percent. In the B-to-C category, the much smaller electronic volume broke down into retail sales (50.6 %) and selected services deliveries (49.4 %). The growth rate in e-commerce between 2006 and 2007 was significantly lower for businessto-business at 11.6 percent than for business-to-consumer at 19.0 percent, even though overall growth rates were similar at 5.2 percent and 4.9 percent, respectively. The figures suggest that e-commerce is better developed in the B-to-B category, which has less noise and trumpeting than the consumer sector because it has long been engaged in electronic forms of distribution and is thus more mature. Indeed, business migration to the Internet often takes the relatively simple form of transitioning an electronic system from leased cable to the public network.

The chief reasons for B-to-B dominance of electronic sales is that industrial sales tend to be technical, contracts tend to be longer term, and deliveries are typically routine and continuing. For these reasons arrangements are well-suited to computerization; many of these arrangements were made pre-Web in order to exploit the advantages of automation and speed. The rise of the Internet in turn enlarged the capacity for this type of transaction. It provided a common system for exchanging visual data and a very widespread network by means of which even quite small businesses could be brought into electronic systems as buyers, sellers, or both.

According to the U.S. Census Bureau, some 70 percent of all manufacturers' electronic shipments fell into six categories in 2007. In order of importance they were transportation equipment, chemical products, food products, petroleum and coal products, computer and electronic products, and machinery products. Merchant wholesalers, including manufacturer's sales branches and offices, accounted for approximately 90 percent of the total sales of the wholesale trade in 2007. Three industry groups dominated the sector: motor vehicles and automotive equipment; professional and commercial equipment and supplies; and grocery and related products.

DOING BUSINESS B TO B

Ignoring for the moment the fact that all businesses tend to *buy* from other businesses, in the sales category most small businesses either serve consumers directly through retail operations or service businesses or they are and have always been in B-to-B. Some, of course, will have both kinds of customers.

The chief difference between these markets tends to lie in the size of the transaction and in the characteristics of the sales effort. B-to-B transactions are typically larger and therefore entail proportionally less administrative work per transaction; the sales effort, however, will tend to be more complicated and costly: business sales frequently require selling to multiple levels of a customer simultaneously, (e.g., to management in order to gain recognition, to engineering departments to determine technical specifications, and then to purchasers in order to negotiate the price). Business sales can be costly in that they frequently require the preparation of written proposals. On the whole, business buyers are more demanding technically, exert more pressure on price, and are almost never moved by emotions or to purchase impulsively.

Businesses can be very good customers for the small operation indeed, sometimes, too good. Depending on the size of the small business, it may put itself in danger by having too few business customers. Many small businesses can often get more than enough business from a single corporate buyer to carry their business. This sometimes happens when a company is formed by former employees to serve that employer as outside suppliers: the owners have great advantages by knowing the customer inside and out. But yielding to this strategy exposes them to the risk of serious problems if the "big" client fails, changes its internal arrangements, or one of its influential buyers takes a dislike to the seller. For these reasons, ideally, the small business will strive to balance its income so that the "big" client is balanced by others.

The small business engaged in B-to-B will be able to enter the electronic forms of that type of commerce almost seamlessly, sometimes, because the buyer will be as interested in buying electronically as the seller may be to sell. And once such a system is established with one customer's assistance, it may be expandable to others. Businesses that chose and integrate their B-to-B e-commerce applications wisely will win several key advantages. According to a study published in the *International Journal of Electronic Business*, the most significant advantages for a business are increased productivity, improved quality of products and services, competitive advantage, sales and revenue growth, and to a lesser extent cost reductions.

BUILDING THE B TO B BRAND

The Harvard School of Business has identified five characteristics of leading B-to-B global brands. Companies do not need to be global superstars in order to take advantage of these proven approaches. Small businesses engaged in business-to-business relationships can certainly apply these concepts to their own operations in an effort to enhance their B2B success. The key characteristics are:

- The CEO is the brand cheerleader and has the full support of the Chief Marketing Officer.
- The CEO recognizes that building brand reputation decreases commercial risk, insulates the company in a

- crisis, and provides a common purpose to unify all stakeholders.
- Branding efforts are centered on a single, global corporate brand rather than individual product brands.
- The return on marketing expenditures is measured rigorously by the engineers and finance staff who run the B2B enterprise.
- Company Web sites and other marketing communication materials are coordinated to present a consistent face and message to stakeholders.

SEE ALSO Business-to-Consumer.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"B2B: Business practice." *Marketing.* 8 March 8 2006. Copeland, Michael V. "Everyone's Investing in B to B. Business 2.0." April 2006.

Kremer, Dennis B. "Vive La Difference: Consumer vs. Business Sales." Westchester County Business Journal. 3 October 2005.

N'Da, Koffi, Francois Bergeron, and Louis Raymond. "Achieving Advantages from Business to Business Electronic Commerce: An Empirical Validation of an Integrative Framework." *International Journal of Electronic Business* 6 no. 5 (2008). Available from: http://www.inderscience.com/search/index.php?action=record &rec id=21185& prevQuery=&ps=10&m=or. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Quelch, John. "How to Build a B2B Brand." *Harvard Business Online.* 27 November 22007. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/managing/content/nov2007/ca20071127 201883.htm. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Quinton, Brian. "Live from Chicago: B to B Must Be Innovative to Find Leads." *Direct.* 29 March 2006.

Stewart, Al. "What I Learned About My Dad's Business from our Survey on Technology." *National Floor Trends.* May 2005.

U.S. Census Bureau. "E Stats." 28 May 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/estats/2007/2007reportfinal.pdf. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS-TO-BUSINESS MARKETING

The current abbreviations commonly applied to business-to-business transactions, B2B or B-to-B, are closely associated with Internet activities. But the underlying reality is very old (businesses have always sold to other businesses) and, significantly, electronic transactions between enterprises predate the emergence of the World Wide Web by many decades. Long before the Internet's appearance B-to-B commerce by electronic means operated, and still operates, by privately maintained electronic data interchange (EDI) channels. For this reason, B-to-B electronic commerce was approximately

twelve times greater than the more popularly recognized business-to-consumer e-trade in 2007. Most of the heavy B-to-B commerce began over private channels, but new and emerging business-to-business electronic transactions are coming to rely on the Internet.

MARKETING AND SALES

Marketing in the modern sense covers a vast range of activities, including advertising, public relations, promotion, all types of sales, and aspects of distribution including specialties within this field such as market research, strategy, and planning. In those corporations predominantly engaged in selling to the consumer, marketing and sales are typically separate functions, but with sales subordinated to and managed by the more prestigious marketing function. Marketing thus represents the overall strategic, intelligence, and communications function whereas sales are detail-oriented implementations obeying and carrying out a general marketing strategy.

The chief difference between business-to-business and business-to-consumer marketing is that the roles of marketing and sales are largely reversed. A business dealing with another business relies much less on image-based forms of mass persuasion and heavily on technical and commercial communications, product demonstrations, and cultivation of relationships through industrial channels. The basic reason for this is that B-to-B sales are in their very nature much more influenced by price, product performance, timely and reliable deliveries, and effective and swift services than by perceptions or emotions. Image marketing in B-to-B plays a definite but subordinate role; occasionally it uses mass media, but generally the message is channeled through magazines, journals, and newspapers (such as Barron's or the Wall Street Journal) intended to reach decision makers in business.

Virtually all businesses selling to the ultimate consumer also sell to the "channel," namely distributors and retailers. Thus their sales have a multi-tiered aspect. In these situations the broad marketing aimed at the ultimate consumer is, of course, of great interest to the business buyer, too. The retailer is much more likely to stock a heavily and effectively advertised consumer product for which the producer also provides lucrative incentives for joint advertising at the local level than to stock a brand with low recognition value. In such contexts marketing in the traditional sense also plays a major role in selling to the business customer.

CATEGORIES OF RELATIONSHIPS

Business-to-business sales activities differ by the nature of the relationship. Sales categories take three major forms: industry specialists, institutional generalists, and channelsales specialists. Most businesses belong predominantly to one type of distribution. Industry Specialists. A business may typically sell all of its products or services to participants in the same narrowly defined industry or activity. Classical examples are defense contractors who rarely sell anything except to the U.S. Department of Defense or other such entities abroad with federal government approval. Process engineering firms are likely to be concentrated in the petrochemicals industries; their job is to build refineries and chemical plants. Such firms occasionally also build, for example, power plants for utilities and compressor stations for pipelines. Major categories, like autos, produce an array of suppliers that work exclusively for the category. For example, golf cart producers sell principally to golf courses.

A subgrouping of the specialist category is formed by companies that sell to a narrow category within a single industry. Specialized equipment companies serving medicine or laboratory research fall into this category selling only to certain kinds of hospitals or clinics, for example.

Institutional Generalists. At the other extreme are businesses that sell products to every kind of business and similar institutions and to virtually every element of such client operations. Examples are office supply producers, manufacturers of file cabinets, and makers of office furniture. Advertising agencies and public relations firms may be similarly in the generalist category, but many will develop special clienteles. Subsets of this generalist category are producers who sell to one sector in preference to others. Examples include tool makers or steel producers who sell to virtually all manufacturers but very rarely to wholesalers, retailers, or financial companies.

Yet another but narrower generalist category is the producer who, by the nature of its product or services, deals exclusively with a well-defined department but one almost always present in a business or an institution. Payroll or health insurance companies are examples in that their clients are finance departments or human resources functions. Most large computer companies deal with information system departments even when selling stand-alone computers.

Channel-Sales Specialists. All companies that use a multitier distribution channel concentrate their selling effort (but not necessarily their marketing efforts) on distributors specializing in their products. The actual selling may take place at annual or seasonal meetings at which the company hosts its distributors, makes presentations, and uses 2 or 3 days to negotiate orders with the distributors. When distributors must be added or changed, the company often engages in a complex process of recruitment to line up the right candidate. In some industries (e.g., recreational boat sales) dealings are made directly with the retail channel. Automotive companies deal directly with dealers through intermediate, company-owned "zone" administrations.

Other Variants. The three broad categories outlined do not present an exhaustive description. All kinds of variants and specializations exist and, of course, within large companies different divisions may use different methods to reach their markets. Some producers also deliberately target only large, mid-sized, or small business clients using the broad approaches outlined.

These categorizations illustrate the rather extensive specializations that characterize B-to-B marketing. The single-buyer company faces quite a different challenge than the company selling to virtually everyone. But the defense contractor, selling only to the Department of Defense, must also cultivate relations with other political decision makers to maintain its reputation and visibility. A single client does not mean a single relationship. Many narrowly defined product or systems sales are heavily technical, with both buyers and sellers being mid-level technical people who interact internally with their own managements over time to make a project happen. In major acquisitions, like the production of a new power plant, interactions at the highest executive levels are as necessary as the bidding process that takes place at the technical level. But a company selling office supplies typically operates at a low level with clerical people or purchasing departments.

VENUES AND METHODS

Business-to-business marketing and sales take all the forms used in business-to-consumer sales, not least catalog sales commonly used for many types of technical components as well as such standard products as office supplies and furniture. Highly differentiated sales organizations are common.

Businesses of all sizes use their own sales forces organized in many different ways: from headquarters, from branch locations, and as separate sales divisions. The use of manufacturer's representatives independent sales organizations is exclusive to B-to-B. In multi-tier marketing the sales function is mediated by distributors and retailers between the producer and the consumer.

Important venues in business-to-business marketing are conventions and trade shows where a company may participate in two different forms. The company may have its display booth and show off its own equipment, and its representatives may also participate as speakers or presenters in technical sessions. Such appearances, while in content and form far removed from what is conventionally viewed as marketing, are in effect valuable means of reaching potential business customers with information of use to this clientele. Conventions are also opportunities for companies to gain visibility from attendees by hosting entertainment events and hospitality suites and by providing services like shuttles or organizing tours. Such activities build goodwill.

Not least, businesses engage in conventional forms of marketing by advertising. When ads appear in industry journals and technical publications, their basic purpose is to promote the company's products and services to business buyers. When a company runs ads in the mass media, however, its objective may be to reach actual and potential investors. It is engaging in what is labeled "institutional advertising" with the simple aim to make its name visible to the public.

Perhaps surprisingly, social media are rapidly emerging as effective avenues for B2B marketing. Social media encompass online technologies and practices used by individuals or organizations to share opinions, perspectives, ideas, and experiences with others. Social media utilize text and images (blogs are a prime example) as well as audio and video (podcasts and vlogs are popular forms). As a channel, social media serve as a valuable tool for marketers who, at a minimum, should be involved in the social communities and networks in which their customers participate. Social media enable businesses to share their expertise and knowledge with key influencers in their target markets, tap into consumer wisdom, facilitate customer-to-customer interaction, and engage prospects through "customer evangelism."

According to a survey of business-to-business technology leaders by KnowledgeStorm, 69 percent of B-to-B buyers used social networks to bolster their business networking and development efforts. In 2009 the leading social media initiatives among North American B-to-B marketers were: 1) maintaining company-related accounts or profiles; 2) microblogging using sites such as Twitter; 3) monitoring company and competitor mentions on social sites and networks; and 4) participating in discussions on third-party sites.

BASIC ELEMENTS OF B TO B MARKETING

The most important characteristics of business-to-business marketing are: 1) building relationships; 2) candid technical interactions; 3) intensive commercial negotiations; and 4) close attention to after-sale services.

Individual transactions between businesses are typically larger as measured in dollars and fewer in number than in business-to-consumer sales. The contract or sale is more difficult to get, but once a relationship is established successfully, repeat business is almost guaranteed if performance is acceptable the seller being helped by the buyer's desire to avoid the time, effort, and occasionally the hassle required to find a new supplier. For this reason, establishing and building a good relationship with a business client is vital. Ideally it will be established at all levels of the client with its leaders, its management, and also with the working level using the product. Unhappiness at any of

these levels can jeopardize the relationship. Periodic efforts to touch base with all of these levels are an important aspect of marketing. Both marketing and sales take a direct form face-to-face rather than by advertising. Advertising is used as a reminder of a relationship maintained by other means.

Technical interactions are ideally open and candid. The business client will always discover flaws or shortcomings in the product and is usually also able to accommodate awkward features if all else works well. The seller is wise both to discuss difficulties openly and yet not to overstate them. Such approaches are, of course, just as beneficial in all sales but businesses tend to be more distant and engage in more "games" with ordinary off-the-street clients than with the industrial buyer who is typically much more knowledgeable and less moved by emotions. A converse of this general rule is that the business owner encountering a game-playing industrial buyer should be prepared to decline to do business with that buyer. The relationship must be two-way. The client who behaves in bureaucratic ways is a special problem for the B-to-B seller. Such behavior can sometimes be exploited and sometimes neutralized by developing better relationships with higher levels.

The very openness ideal in reaching agreement on the product itself makes commercial negotiations difficult. Business buyers tend to be hard customers generally; they will tend to know or be in a position to guess the real costs of the seller. They may also be under management pressure to push prices down. In price negotiations, therefore, games tend to be played unless a good relationship exists and the buyer is not under severe pressure. Effective, flexible, and open dealing is best. The buyer must sometimes yield but should do so while openly stating that this particular easing of the price is for this case only, in order to accommodate the buyer *this time*, and not to set a precedent. Living up to this assertion later, by refusing to continue to sell at the low price, is, of course, part of keeping the deal going.

Business-to-business sales have a tendency sometimes never to close because "this is wrong" or "that is wrong." The seller must be prepared to service the product. Too much after-sale service, amounting to extra services, can be avoided in the future by negotiating more stringent contract terms. But under the usual circumstances, the business buyer calls only when something is really wrong. In that case swift and effective corrective action is the right response to maintain the relationship and, in effect, to sell the next contract.

Business-to-business often can be the best kind of business for any kind of company, large or small. Large transactions, low cost of selling, a reliable market, and often an attractive price are inherent aspects of this type of transaction. The biggest danger of B-to-B for the small business is to become reliant on one or two clients for which it is just a small supplier. Business-to-business is best practiced by the small business through cultivation of several such customers so that the favor or disfavor of no *one* customer will threaten the company's survival.

BUSINESS TO BUSINESS TRENDS

In the 2010s, trends in the small business B2B arena include: inbound marketing, which uses strategies and techniques to draw appropriate prospects and clients toward the business rather than aggressively pursuing them; organic search engine traffic versus less effective pay-per-click advertising; and search-engine-optimized press releases, which drive more targeted potential customers to the business site at a fraction of the cost of paid search advertising.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ackerman, Elise. "The World of Internet Exchanges." *Detroit Free Press.* 26 February 2001.

"B2B: Business Practice." Marketing. 8 March 2006.

"B2B vs. B2C Marketing: Differences in Social Media Initiatives." Connected Marketer. Available from: http://connectedmarketer.com/?tag=statistics. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Coe, John M. The Fundamentals of Business to Business Sales & Marketing. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

Lake, Laura. "B2B Marketing: Reasons to Adopt Social Media Marketing." About.com. Available from: http://marketing.about. com/od/internetmarketingstrategy/a/b2bsocialmedia.htm. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Quinton, Brian. "Live from Chicago: B to B Must Be Innovative to Find Leads." *Direct.* 29 March 2006.

"Small Business B2B Marketing Trends & Tips for 2010."

NewsGuide.us. 31 December 2009. Available from: http://
www.newsguide.us/technology/networking/Small Business
B2B Marketing Trends Tips for 2010/. Retrieved February 21,
2010.

U.S. Census Bureau. "E Stats." 28 May 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/estats/2007/2007reportfinal.pdf. Retrieved February 21, 2010.

Vitale, Robert P., and Joe Giglierano. *Business to Business Marketing: Analysis and Practice in a Dynamic Environment.*Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2002.

Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

BUSINESS-TO-CONSUMER

"Business-to-Consumer," usually abbreviated B2C, is a phrase that has become attached to electronic business activities that focus on *retail* transactions rather than activities conducted between two businesses; the latter, business-to-business, is called B2B. These uses appeared along with Internet commerce in the 1990s and have been current

since then. The usage has expanded so that, by the 2010s, B2C is also used as a handy abbreviation in talking about retail trade where electronics is just one component of the transaction and other cases where simply "retail trade" is meant. Combined forms are also referred to by other catchy phrases such as "bricks-and-clicks," "click-and-mortar," and "clicks-and-bricks." These terms refer to retail experiences in which consumers use both online and physical store presences for their purchases. For example, a customers may buy online and pick up their purchase at a store.

SIZE AND PRODUCTS

Although retail activity on the Internet is by far the best known new business model of the Information Age, it is a rather small proportion of total electronic commerce. The U.S. Census Bureau began collecting and tabulating data on electronic commerce in 1999, with the first comprehensive tabulations available for 2000. The data capture all economic exchanges for major economic sectors whether they take place over the Internet or by means of privately maintained electronic data interchange (EDI) channels.

The 2007 U.S. Census Bureau's E-commerce "E-Stats" report was released on May 28, 2009. According to this report, electronic commerce sales increased 18.4 percent between 2002 and 2007. E-commerce accounted for only 3.2 percent (\$127 billion) of total retail sales. In 2006 electronic commerce accounted for just 2.8 percent (\$107 billion) of total sales. The U.S. Census Bureau found that B2C sales increased 4.9 percent between 2006 and 2007 while B2C e-commerce grew by 19 percent. The share of B2C business in overall electronic commerce grew by 7.1 percent in 2006 and by 7.5 percent in 2007. The unadjusted numbers of 2008 electronic commerce sales also show an upward trend. According to the U.S. Census Bureau, electronic B2C sales accounted for \$132.4 billion in sales in 2008. This amounts to 3.4 percent of total retail sales for the year.

In light of the rather extensive publicity regarding Internet business activity, these results may appear surprising. But the reasons for this lie in the fact that business-to-business electronic transactions predate the rise of the Internet by many decades; they were already massive when the Internet appeared; and businesses were also first in exploiting the Internet for B-to-B trading.

According to a U.S. Census Bureau report released in 2009, B2C volume was, nevertheless, a respectable \$127 billion in 2007 and represented an annual gain of 18.4 percent over the pervious year. In fact, the U.S. Census Bureau noted that electronic retail B2C commerce has been marked by rapid growth since 2002. Between 2002 and 2007, B2C electronic sales averaged a yearly growth rate of 23.1 percent. During that same period, total retail sales saw an annual average growth rate of only 5 percent.

Electronic Retail. As reported by the Census Bureau, and using the Bureau's industrial categories, B2C retail sales in 2007 were dominated by Nonstore Retailers and Motor Vehicles and Parts Dealers. In 2007, Nonstore Retailers accounted for 73 percent of total electronic sales, accounting for some \$73 billion in sales. Motor Vehicles and Parts Dealers accounted for \$24 billion in sales, or 19 percent of total e-sales in the B2C sector. The Nonstore Retailers sales were dominated by Electronic Shopping and Mail Order Houses. This category includes mail order businesses, catalog businesses, online retail businesses operating only via the Internet, and the electronic sales segments of businesses that also have a physical presence in retail stores.

According to Census Bureau figures released in 2009, consumers were buying an array of goods through B2C electronic commerce in 2007. Clothing and Accessories accounted for about \$14 billion worth of sales that year. Computer Hardware saw electronic sales of \$11 billion. However, Music and Videos as well as Electronics and Appliances were the real winners of electronic commerce in 2007, each with 74 percent of all sales of these products occurring online. More consumers chose to purchase these products online than through traditional retail outlets.

Electronic Services. Within the services categories delivered by electronic means, all of which the Census Bureau classifies as B2C, the biggest categories, arranged by share of total e-services delivered, were Travel Arrangements and Reservation Services (23 percent of total e-services) and the Publishing Industry and Stock Transactions (which together accounted for 22 percent of service sales). In total, service-based B2C electronic sales accounted for \$124 billion in 2007. This was an increase of 19.7 percent when compared with 2006 numbers. In 2006 revenues from electronic sales accounted for 1.6 percent of total revenues in the industries selected by the Census Bureau for review. By 2007 1.8 percent of revenues for these service industries were garnered through the online B2C experience.

TYPES OF B2C

In his 2009 book, *Contemporary Marketing*, David L. Kurtz identifies two types of B2C Web sites: those that provide information and those that sell directly to the consumer. Electronic commerce Web sites selling directly to the consumer include Web sites such as Amazon.com. B2C Web sites offering information include many car manufacturer Web sites; these sites provide the consumer with information and request that consumers visit a physical location (a car dealership) to complete the actual transaction.

Many B2C Web sites and electronic retailers are larger companies (such as Amazon.com) or branches of larger traditional "bricks-and-mortar,"businesses. Many B2C websites, however, are established by small businesses

some of which are pure B2Cs serving niche markets very effectively.

THE FUTURE

The future of B2C appears to be bright. As the 2009 U.S. Census Bureau report on electronic commerce showed, B2C electronic sales have been growing rapidly as a percentage of overall retail sales in the country. This type of commerce appears likely to continue growing simply because it is a convenient form of purchasing. More and more, electronic sales are a big part of the B2C picture, with many companies now equating B2C with online transactions.

As B2C expressions grow, so does their sophistication. Many marketing experts have been working to create more interactive experiences for consumers in order to make consumers feel more comfortable with the B2C online retail experience. Marketers and web designers regularly use online chats, multimedia, podcasts, video, and other techniques to bridge the gap between "bricks-and-mortar," businesses (where consumers can see and touch products before buying) and the virtual B2C experiences. Web site owners and designers are also becoming more savvy about engaging consumer emotions in order to encourage B2C experiences. Car manufacturers, for example, allow consumers virtually to "build" their own cars before visiting a dealership in order to build excitement about the product and encourage the eventual purchase. These trends are likely to continue during the 2010s.

SEE ALSO Business to Business; Dot-coms.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Data Clinic: How to Buy...B2C lists." Direct Response. 6 February 2006.

Jones, Marilyn Y., Mark T. Spence, and Christina Wallaster. "Creating Emotions Via B2C Websites." Business Horizons 51 (September 2008): 419 428.

Kremer, Dennis B. "Vive La Difference: Consumer vs. Business Sales." Westchester County Business Journal. 3 October 2005.
Krishnamurthy, Sandeep. E Commerce Management. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2003.

Kurtz, David L. Contemporary Marketing. Mason, Ohio: Nelson Education, 2009.

Margolis, Nik. "Why is B2B So Far Ahead of B2C in the Digital Marketing Arena?" *Precision Marketing*. 20 May 2005.

"Minding Our Business." Multichannel Merchant. 1 March 2006.

U.S. Census Bureau. *E Stats*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Census Bureau, 28 May 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/estats/2007/2007reportfinal.pdf.

U.S. Department of Commerce. *E Stats*. 11 May 2005. Available from: http://www.census.gov/eos/www/papers/2003/2003 finaltext.pdf. Retrieved 29 April 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

BUYING AN EXISTING BUSINESS

There are essentially two methods of owning a business: starting and developing one's own business and purchasing an existing business. Buying a business can include acquiring some or all of the following: customer base, brand identity, business base, stocks, intellectual property, patents, business properties, inventory, employee contracts or workers, existing work and client contracts, and current debt loads. What is included is usually determined in the negotiating stage of the purchase procedure. Buying a business is a complex business transaction which requires legal skill, market knowledge, research skills, and marketing acumen.

Most businesses are purchased by companies as a means of diversification or expansion. In these situations, several of the ingredients of success are usually present: the business has good reasons for the acquisition, it has experience in the industry to be entered through long contact, it has skilled people to evaluate acquisition candidates, it has the means to make the purchase in cash or through contact with funding sources, and it has the ability to run the purchased business. Nevertheless, many acquisitions flounder.

Some businesses are purchased by a single buyer interested in acquiring businesses. The prospective buyer may be a wealthy individual with many years of business experience but presently no corporate base. Such an individual is functionally equivalent to a company in means and in experience. Buying an existing business is also, finally, one of the alternatives available to the would-be entrepreneur. He or she faces the same decision manufacturers call the "make or buy" decision: Is it better to make this product or buy it from someone else? To make something from scratch usually takes longer but offers opportunities to shape the product exactly as the builder intends it to function. To buy the product usually gets the buyer to the starting line much faster but limits his or her choice to a preexisting design.

The individual entering business must keep in mind that buying a business is not a way to avoid initial fundraising chores. A person lacking funds but wishing to buy an existing business must also project the business into the future, have a plan, and undergo the process of raising funds. Books exist that boldly promise to teach the entrepreneur how to buy a business with not a penny down but few people actually have the persuasive powers or profiles of experience to make that sort of thing happen. Buying rather than building a business is a decision to be reached *after* the funding effort has at least been started and looks reasonably promising.

FINANCING

Before a business or individual can begin to purchase a company, financing must be secured or at least prearranged to the point where the seller and buyer can be assured that the seller has enough money to purchase. According to attorney Fred S. Steingold, author of the 2007 book, *The Complete Guide to Buying a Business*, there are two ways that buyers can pay for a business: through a lump sum payment purchase or through an installment purchase. In the lump sum payment, buyers secure loans or use savings or other forms of financing in order to pay the entire purchasing price of the business outright. In an installment purchase, which is the more common way to buy a business, buyers pay a down payment of between 20 and 25 percent and gradually make payments until the entire purchase price of the business has been paid.

Whether purchasing through an installment purchase or lump sum purchase, buyers must usually produce a significant amount of money in order to buy a business. There are many ways to raise the funds needed. Depending on the sum required for a purchase and a buyer's financial standing, a buyer may use some combination of the following to buy a business: personal savings, retirement savings, home equity, credit cards or lines of credit, and loans. Most buyers need to rely at least in part on business loans in order to pay for a business purchase. Banks and hard money lenders offer lending products for these specific purposes, but some buyers prefer to borrow from friends, family, and business associates, sometimes drawing up contracts which give investors or friends a part of profits or other advantages in exchange for an interest-free or low-interest loan. Another option for buyers is to work with a team of investors in order to raise funds. In this situation, a group of purchasers will pay for and buy the business.

Whether the buyer and seller ultimately agree to an installment sale, a leveraged buyout, a stock exchange, or an earn-out to transfer ownership of the company, the sale cannot proceed if the buyer is unable to secure adequate financing. In many cases, buyers will be searching for funds and negotiating funds during the entire purchase process.

Most small businesses are acquired by buyers who finance a considerable portion of the purchase price themselves. Even so, the buyer must still make sure that he or she has enough money to make a down payment and cover the business's capital requirements. Sometimes, then, buyers are forced to secure financing from outside sources. The level of this will depend on the buyer's personal investment. Lenders or investors like to see the buyer deeply committed before they come to the table with pen in hand.

Lending institutions such as banks and consumer finance companies are more open to borrowers involved in purchasing larger companies, but even in these instances, the institutions often ask buyers to put up the company's inventory, machinery, real estate, and accounts receivable as collateral. Sensible buyers in need of outside financing will make certain that they approach potential lenders with a comprehensive and well-considered loan proposal (including a good business plan). Thus the entrepreneur is unlikely to avoid that task even when buying an existing business.

KEY ELEMENTS

Once the funding issues are resolved sufficiently to turn the entrepreneur into an actual buyer, meaning that at least a portion of the down payment is in hand, the key elements of buying a business are: 1) formulation of clear objectives (homework); 2) search and contact; 3) evaluation of the target (sometimes called due-diligence); and 4) negotiation and purchase.

These elements are frequently iterated in an actual acquisition program, meaning that failure to close deals and the learning that has taken place while getting to an unsatisfactory result will cause the entrepreneur to rethink the process, sometimes from the beginning. Initial homework consists of exploring the industry or specialty that looks most suitable to the talents and experience of the buyer. A part of that homework is to learn the going price for different types of enterprises. That, in turn, may cause changes and even require additional fund-raising efforts. A search for candidates may reveal that not too many businesses are available or available in the right locations, that prices may be high or most candidates in trouble. Evaluation of businesses after contact may generate wrong assumptions about the real returns possible. Negotiations may fail. Buying a company is almost always a learning process unless the buyer is very experienced (perhaps even working in the business already), the business to be purchased and its ownership are well known (possibly in the extended family), and everything is easily negotiated because of previous relationships.

Objectives. A buyer's earlier experience (business or vocational) usually sets the stage for formulating goals. Buyers rarely set out to buy into altogether unknown industries, but they may not know the business at its highest levels. For example, a person may know a business from an operational but not from a marketing point of view or the reverse. Some kind of homework is usually involved. Buyers must carefully consider their interests, their level of commitment, their knowledge, and what they can bring to a business. Deciding what type of business to buy is a deeply personal and complex decision. In his 2008 book, Starting a Business from Home, Colin Barrow recommends writing out a mission statement for one's future company. Other experts recommend writing out a list of goals or attributes to look for in a company. Writing out business objectives can help buyers clarify the ideal attributes of their ideal business. This can be a good starting point when looking for a business.

Search. Sellers of businesses will advertise themselves or engage the services of a business broker. Finding candidates is thus similar to recruiting employees. Sources of leads are newspaper ads, the Internet, or brokers who also advertise themselves. Well-developed Internet resources usually enable a buyer to locate businesses within a state or zip code zone further subdivided by type of business and even asset-size categories (see, for example, www.bizbuysell.com). Substantial searching around is, of course, implied but many resources available to buyers provide a great deal of information on what is available, what asking prices are, and where the nearest targets are located. Searching can be handed to a broker who will then call or e-mail the buyer with suggestions.

Evaluation. Once contact has been established with a candidate, a process of mutual exploration begins, usually with a visit to the candidate's place of business where, following a tour of the place, preliminary discussions begin. The motivations of buyers and sellers are essentially the same. Each wishes to establish the qualifications of the other and the buyer must therefore be prepared to give as much as he or she gets, namely to display his or her abilities to buy the business. If the buyer has no business identity, the seller will usually ask for references and not make financial disclosures beyond those advertised until the buyer's status and net worth have been carefully checked. In the normal course of events, several contacts will take place before the buyer can obtain information sufficient to study the targeted business closely. Evaluation of a business is central to price negotiations later and must be carried out with care and diligence in order to avoid legal and financial problems later.

The evaluation of a business can be divided into four clusters: the seller's history and motivations, legal matters affecting the operation, the financial status of the business, and the condition and prospects of the business in its market (its products, services, and future). The buyer, of course, will want to know the history of the business, how it came about, how it developed, and why the seller is now willing to sell. A common reason for the sale of a small business is the age of the seller: he or she wishes to retire and does not have children or relatives willing to take over. A business is also often for sale because it is being spun off from a larger operation because it no longer fits. In some cases, businesses are sold because they are not profitable, and owners wish to get rid of them, offering someone new a chance to turn the company around. Why a company no longer fits or is not profitable becomes a matter of interest to the buyer who is, above all, interested in discovering weaknesses in the business.

Legal matters concern pending lawsuits or regulatory problems, some of which may have to be dealt with by the new owner. Leases and other long-term legal obligations are usually reviewed in this context ideally with the help of the buyer's own legal advisor. Buyers may also want to look for liens against business property, tax debts, and other issues as well.

Financial evaluation is based on the thorough review of the company's books its balance sheet and income statement going back at least 5 years or to the beginning of the business, whichever is earlier. Ideally, again, audited financial returns are best or, if the seller is unwilling to pay for an audit, tax filings with the IRS can be used for a separate view of finances. Sole proprietorships and partnerships do not have stock and therefore sales of the businesses are always based on assets; the level of attention to assets will therefore depend on their character and value. Depending on the situation, the buyer may wish to undertake an inventory of assets at his or her own expense or to engage the services of an appraiser. If the buyer does not know how to run a thorough check of a business, many private investigators offer due diligence services which carefully run background checks, asset searches, and other investigations of a business and report to the buyer all pertinent findings. Normally the books of a well-run business will accurately reflect asset values. If the business is poorly run, the offered price can hedge against risks.

Most careful buyers will use the company's financial data to develop an alternative valuation of the business using discounted cash flow analysis. Such valuation typically involves projecting operating results of the business out in time, which requires a good grasp of the company's products, processes, and likely futures sales and profits in an evolving market—the last category of evaluation. The value of the business as calculated using such analysis is then compared to the asking price. If the two values are reasonably close, an agreement is likely. If far apart, negotiations need to ensue or the buyer may elect to stop discussions.

Finally, the buyer must strive to understand the business thoroughly enough to have confidence to run it in the future. From an internal perspective, this means a good grasp of how the company is run internally, who its suppliers are, how processes run and above all, the state and morale of the employees. Looked at from the outside, the buyer must understand the company's distribution channel(s), major customers or categories of customers, the market itself, and forces that impact on that market. In fact, direct contact with the customers of the company being sold is highly advisable being, in effect, an early effort of marketing to the buyer's future customers. Some businesses operate in very tricky environments. An example may be an environmental services provider whose business absolutely demands strict government enforcement to

underpin sales. In such a case, careful examination of regulatory trends and their easing or tightening in good and bad economic times may reveal hidden weaknesses in a business. This broad analysis, delving deeply into details that invite a closer look, is invaluable in making projections into the future.

Negotiations and Purchase. Assuming that the evaluation has produced satisfactory results, negotiations may become necessary to resolve remaining open issues. These can take many forms and may deal with just about any aspect of the business, from the handling of certain liabilities to employment contracts for key employees or executives. Eventually a purchase agreement will be drawn up, usually involving legal professionals, and the purchase finalized with signatures and transfers of funds.

Closings are generally done either by means of an escrow settlement or through the services of an attorney who performs settlement. In an escrow settlement, the money to be deposited, the bill of sale, and other relevant documents are placed with a neutral third party known as an escrow agent until all conditions of sale have been met. After that, the escrow agent disburses the held documents and funds in accordance with the terms of the contract.

If an attorney performs settlement, meanwhile, he or she acting on behalf of both buyer or seller, or for the buyer draws up a contract and acts as an escrow agent until all stipulated conditions of sale have been met. Whereas escrow settlements do not require the buyer and the seller to get together to sign the final documents, attorney-performed settlements do include this step.

Several documents are required to complete the transaction between business seller and business buyer. The purchase and sale agreement is the most important of these, but other documents often used in closings include the escrow agreement; bill of sale; promissory note; security agreement; settlement sheet; financing statement; and employment agreement. Some buyers and sellers also sign a noncompete agreement, which ensures that the seller will not immediately open or start a similar business, taking customers away from the buyer. The exact documentation needed for a sale depends on the business, the purchasing agreement, and the buyer and seller needs in a situation. A more complex business, in which employees will be retained and intellectual property will change hands, may require more documentation. Correct documentation ensures that everyone knows what is being purchased, by whom, and for how much. Documentation also protects both seller and buyer from sudden changes or legal action.

SEE ALSO Discounted Cash Flow; Business Appraisers; Franchising; Selling a Company.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Barrow, Colin. Business Enterprise: Starting a Business from Home: Choosing a Business, Getting Online, Reaching Your Market and Making a Profit. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2008.
- BizBuySell. Web site. Available from: http://www.bizbuysell.com/. Retrieved 7 February 2010.
- Ennico, Cliff. "Buying a Business; Getting a Private Mailbox." *Entrepreneur.* 17 June 2003.
- Hollander, Linda. Bags to Riches: Success Secrets for Women in Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Celestial Arts, 2003.
- "How to Buy a Business." Entrepreneur. 6 September 2005.
- Klueger, Robert F. Buying and Selling a Business: A Step by Step Guide. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.
- Nottonson, Ira. Buying and Selling a Business. Madison, Wis.: CWL Publishing, 2008.

- Steingold, Fred S. *The Complete Guide to Buying a Business.* 2d ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2007.
- Tuttle, Samuel S. Small Business Primer: How To Buy, Sell, and Evaluate a Business. Middletown, Del.: Streetsmartbooks, 2002.
- United Business Brokers. Web site. Available from: http://united businessbrokers.com/. Retrieved 26 May 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Buying a Business." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/buyabusiness/SERV SBP S BUYB. htm. Retrieved 7 February 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 195

C

C CORPORATION

When a small business incorporates, it is automatically a C corporation, also called a regular corporation. This in contrast to the S Corporation, which is taxed under Chapter 1, Subchapter S of the Internal Revenue Code. The most basic characteristic of the C corporation is that it is legally viewed as an individual entity, separate from its owners, who are now shareholders. This means that when the corporation is sued, shareholders are only liable to the extent of their investments in the corporation. Their personal assets are not on the line, as they would be if the business was a partnership or sole proprietorship. Any debts that the corporation may acquire are also viewed as the corporation's responsibility. In other words, once the business is incorporated, shareholders are protected by the corporate veil, or limited liability.

Because the corporation is a separate entity, it is viewed as an individual taxpayer by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). As a result, corporations are subject to double taxation, which means that the profits are taxed once on the corporate level and a second time when they are distributed as dividends to the shareholders. If a business is eligible, it may elect S corporation status upon incorporating to avoid this negative characteristic of C corporations.

Becoming a C Corporation is usually not a very involved process for a business. A company usually needs to complete some additional tax forms and paperwork. For most businesses, IRS Form 8832, Entity Classification Election, is required. In some cases, a business may have to file two different tax returns. However, it is important to note that while becoming a C Corporation is simple, losing that status is difficult. In general, a company that has

become a C Corporation cannot return to S Corporation for 5 years. If a small business realizes only after the fact that C Corporation status has too many disadvantages, it may not be able simply to turn back the clock.

ADVANTAGES

For a small business there are several advantages of incorporating. These advantages include limited liability; ease of raising capital; ability to attract high-quality employees; fringe benefits; and continuance of existence.

Limited Liability. Most small businesses that consider incorporating do so for the limited liability that corporate status affords. The greatest fear of the sole proprietor or partner that his or her life's savings could be jeopardized by a lawsuit against his or her business or by sudden overwhelming debts disappears once the business becomes a corporation. Although the shareholders are liable up to the amount they have invested in the corporation, their personal assets cannot be touched. Rather than purchase expensive liability insurance, then, many small-business owners choose to incorporate to protect themselves.

Raising Capital. It can be much easier for a corporation to raise capital than it is for a partnership or sole proprietorship, because the corporation has stocks to sell. Investors can be lured with the prospect of dividends if the corporation makes a profit, avoiding the necessity of taking out loans and paying high interest rates in order to secure capital. In addition, a C Corporation, unlike an S Corporation, can offer preferred stock classes. This means that C Corporations can offer special stocks which give investors voting privileges, for example. This, too, can help

encourage investors to buy into the company. However, from a banker's perspective, a newly formed corporation is a more risky loan applicant than an individual with a home and other assets. A corporation, therefore, generally relies on investors rather than business loans for money.

Attracting Top-Notch Employees. Corporations may find it easier to attract the best employees, who may be lured by stock options and fringe benefits. C Corporations, for example, can write off new company cars and have these cars used by employees for work-related purposes. According to Constance E. Bagley and Craig E. Dauchy, authors of the 2008 book *The Entrepreneur's Guide to Business Law*, C Corporations may have an easier time recruiting new employees by offering stock, since stocks are an easier option for employees to understand than some the benefits offered by different types of businesses.

Fringe Benefits. One advantage C corporations have over unincorporated businesses and S corporations is that they may deduct fringe benefits (such as group term life insurance, health and disability insurance, death benefits payments to \$5,000, and employee medical expenses not paid by insurance) from their taxes as a business expense. In addition, shareholder-employees are exempt from paying taxes on the fringe benefits they receive. Even some personal assets owned by business owners may be tax deductible to some extent. For example, if a company owner or employee owns his or her own vehicle and uses that car for business-related tasks, under a C Corporation, part of the car expenses can be deductible if the owner maintains a clear record of personal and work-related car usage. To be eligible for this tax break the corporation must not design a plan that benefits only the shareholders/owners. A good portion of the employees (usually 70 percent) must also be able to take advantage of the benefits. For many small businesses, providing fringe benefits for all employees is too expensive, so in these cases the tax break is not a particular advantage.

Continuance of Existence. Transfer of stock or death of an owner does not alter the corporation, which exists perpetually, regardless of owners, until it is dissolved. While this is usually considered an advantage, Fred Steingold argues in his 2008 book, *The Legal Guide for Starting and Running a Small Business* that, in reality, "You don't need to incorporate to ensure that your business will continue after your death. A sole proprietor can use a living trust or will to transfer the business to his or her heirs, and partners frequently have insurance-funded buyout agreements that allow the remaining partners to continue the business." As well, partners can transfer their ownership in a business through their wills.

DISADVANTAGES

The disadvantages of incorporating include double taxation; bureaucracy and expense; and rules governing dividend distribution.

Double Taxation. After they deduct all business expenses, such as salaries, fringe benefits, and interest payments, C corporations pay a tax on their profits at the corporate level. If any of those profits are then distributed as dividends to the shareholders, those individuals must also pay a tax on the money when they file their personal tax returns. For companies that expect to reinvest much of the profits back into the business, double taxation may not affect them enough to be a serious drawback. Also, in 2009, federal corporate taxes began at 15 percent while higher income level personal taxes were 35 percent. Therefore, it is possible to pay a larger amount of personal tax and pay a smaller amount twice with federal corporate tax. Depending on a person's personal financial situation and the profits of the business, double taxation may not have as significant an impact.

For small businesses, however, double taxation can be a considerable drawback. For example, if a small corporation earns \$1000 and is taxed at 33 percent, after taxes, its profits are \$670. If those profits leave the corporation in the form of dividends, a dividend tax rate is charged. Assuming a dividend tax rate of 20 percent, that is an additional \$134 gone through taxation, leaving the owner with a net of \$536. In contrast, with an S corporation, there is a single tax. Small-business profits are reported on the individual tax return. Even if a person is in a higher tax bracket, such as 40 percent for that same \$1,000 that person will only pay \$400 in taxes, leaving him or her with \$600. In some states, the taxation issue is even more important because there is only a corporate tax and no personal state income tax, making the double taxation even more costly for smaller businesses.

In the case of the small business, most if not all of the company's profits are used to pay salaries and fringe benefits, which are deductible, and double taxation may be avoided because no money is left over for distributing dividends. Also, for the small business, S corporation structures may mean smaller taxes. For very small businesses, S corporation profits are included in personal tax returns of company owners. In C corporations, the personal profits and business profits are kept strictly separate. For many small-business owners, better tax advantages are possible with the S Corporation structure.

Bureaucracy and Expense. Corporations are governed by state and federal statutes. In order to abide by all of the sometimes complex regulations related to C corporations, it is often necessary to hire lawyers and accountants to assist with tax preparation. Regular stockholder and

board of directors meetings must be held and detailed minutes of those meetings must be kept. All of the actions taken by a corporation are to be approved by its directors and this necessity can reduce a company's ability to take quick action on pressing matters. Another difference between a sole proprietor and a C corporation that imposes a bureaucratic burden arises if and when a corporation wishes to bring a case in small claims court. The corporation is required to be represented by a lawyer, whereas sole proprietors or partners can represent themselves. In addition, if the corporation does interstate business, it is subject to taxes in other states.

Rules Governing Dividend Distribution. A corporation's profits are divided on the basis of stockholdings, whereas a partnership may divide its profits on the basis of capital investment or employment in the firm. In other words, if a stockholder owns 10 percent of the corporation's stock, she may only receive 10 percent of the profits. However, if that same person was a partner in an unincorporated firm to which she had contributed 10 percent of the company's capital, she might be eligible to receive more than 10 percent of the business's profits if such an agreement had been made with the other partners. Strict rules, though, govern the way corporations divide their profits, even to the point, in some states, of determining how much can be distributed in dividends. Usually, all past operations must be paid for before a dividend can be declared by the corporation's directors. If this is not done, and the corporation's financial stability is put in jeopardy by the payment of dividends, the directors can, in most states, be held personally liable to creditors.

STRUCTURE OF A CORPORATION

In small businesses, the owners often hold more than one or all of the following positions, which are required of all corporations:

- Shareholders: They own the company's stock and are responsible for electing the directors, amending the bylaws and articles of incorporation, and approving major actions taken by the corporation, such as mergers and the sale of corporate assets. They alone are allowed to dissolve the corporation. In cases where a C Corporation sells stock and offers it to investors as well as employees, shareholders will generally have additional benefits. For example, if a company liquidates or dissolves, investors will be repaid first.
- Directors: They manage the corporation and are responsible for issuing stock, electing officers, and making the corporation's major decisions.
- Officers: The corporation must have a president, secretary, and treasurer. These officers are

- responsible for making the day-to-day decisions that govern the corporation's operation.
- Employees: They receive a salary in return for their work for the corporation.

FINANCING A CORPORATION

Financing the operations of a corporation may involve selling stock (equity financing), taking out loans (debt financing), or reinvesting profits for growth.

Equity. This is cash, property, or services exchanged for stock in the company. Generally, each stock is equivalent to one dollar of investment. If the small-business owner is planning to exchange property to the corporation for stock, then a tax advisor should be consulted; if the property has appreciated, taxes may be due on the exchange.

Debt. This is money lent by banks or shareholders. In the former case, a personal guarantee by the corporation's principals is usually required, which makes an exception to the limited liability rule. The owner of a corporation who personally guarantees a loan is also personally responsible for paying it back if the corporation goes under. This may mean that the owner's personal assets are used as collateral or may be at risk in the event of financial trouble. Many corporations have preferred to fund the corporation with shareholder money in exchange for promissory notes because unlike dividends, the repayment of debts is not taxable. The IRS monitors such debt closely, though, to make sure it is not excessive and that adequate interest is paid. It should be noted that the interest accrued on money borrowed is taxable when paid to the lender.

PAYING C CORPORATION TAXES

After the C corporation deducts all business expenses, such as salaries, fringe benefits, and interest payments, it pays a tax on its profits at the corporate level. Then dividends may be distributed to the shareholders who must pay a tax on the money when they file their personal tax returns. In the case of the small business, though, double taxation may not be a consideration, because most, if not all of the company's profits are reinvested in the business or go to pay salaries and fringe benefits, which are deductible, and no money is left over for distributing dividends.

To avoid double taxation, corporations sometimes pay their shareholder-employees higher salaries instead of distributing income as dividends. The IRS, however, watches out for such tax avoidance measures and often audits corporations, claiming that executive salaries are not "reasonable" compensation. To prevent this charge, then, the corporation should consider the duties performed, the experience and special abilities of the employee, and

how much other corporations pay for similar positions before determining "reasonable" compensation. A corporation should keep salaries somewhat consistent over time as fluctuating salaries high salaries in high-earning years and low salaries in lean years will attract a review of salary payments by the IRS. A charge might be made, for example, that the high salary payments were in fact dividend payments.

However, according to the 2009 edition of Fred Steingold's book, *Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business*, it can be perfectly legitimate for corporations to deduct employee salaries as legitimate business expenses. This is especially efficient in C Corporations which are small one-person businesses in which one owner earns all the income of a corporation and owns all coporation stock. According to Steingold, another useful way that corporations deal with taxes is income splitting. This involves leaving some profit in the company in order to grow the business. The first \$50,000 invested in this manner will usually yield a lower tax rate than if it were distributed as dividends.

RUNNING A CORPORATION

Once a small business has been incorporated, the day-to-day management of business affairs should not be that much different than it was beforehand. It is important, though, that the business is treated like a corporation. The courts have been known on occasion to overlook a business's corporate status and find the shareholders/owners liable because the business was run as if it were still a sole proprietorship or partnership. Although this is rare, it is a risk. Simply filing the articles of incorporation does not guarantee limited liability. In order to maintain corporate status in the law's eyes, these guidelines should be followed:

Act Like a Corporation. Before doing business, stock certificates should be issued to all stockholders, and a corporate record book should be established to hold the articles of incorporation, records of stock holdings, the corporation's bylaws, and the minutes of board and shareholder meetings. In addition, such meetings should be held regularly (once a year is the minimum requirement). In this way, the corporation can record all important actions taken and show that such actions were approved by a vote. It is also important to treat the corporation like the separate entity it is by keeping personal and corporate accounts separate. Whereas a small-business owner may have previously used one account to pay the company's accounts and personal expenses, as a corporate shareholder, he now needs to receive a regular salary from the corporation, deposit it in a separate account, and pay his personal expenses from that account. In all respects, the corporation and owner must be treated as distinct individuals.

Act Like a Corporate Officer. When the corporation's owner signs her name to checks, contracts, or correspondence for the corporation, she must always indicate that she is the president to show that she is not acting on her own but as an agent of the corporation.

Adequate Capital Investment and Insurance Coverage. It is important to protect the corporation against failure due to debts and lawsuits. In other words, simply trying to protect the owners' assets by becoming a corporation and neglecting to fortify the business can be viewed as reason to disregard a business's corporate status in a lawsuit. Therefore, enough capital should be invested in the corporation to handle all business activities. Likewise, if business activities pose a risk to employees or customers and reasonably priced insurance is available to protect against such risks, such coverage should be secured.

THE FUTURE OF THE C CORPORATION

After the economic difficulties of 2009, and expected tax hikes in 2011, many small businesses in 2010 considered C Corporation status, according to *BusinessWeek* magazine. Traditionally, many small businesses are structured as S corporations and do not seek C corporation status. However, C corporation may become more attractive to small businesses as the economy changes and as different tax laws come into effect. When taxes increase, many small businesses consider becoming C corporations to prevent being placed in a higher tax bracket.

SEE ALSO Incorporation; S Corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bagley, Constance E., and Craig E. Dauchy. *The Entrepreneur's Guide to Business Law*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson Learning Academic, 2008.

Byrd, Stephen, and Brett Richey. "The Choice of Entity for the Small Business Owner." *Mid Atlantic Journal of Business.*1 December 1998.

Cornwall, Jeffrey R., David O. Vang, and Jean M. Hartman. *Entrepreneurial Financial Management: An Applied Approach.* 2d ed. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe, 2009.

Daily, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business*. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2007.

Epstein, Lita. *Reading Financial Reports for Dummies.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2005.

Klein, Karen E. "To Avoid Tax, Set Up as S Corp or C Corp?" Business Week. 26 May 2009. Available from: http://www. businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/may2009/sb20090526 852665.htm.

Mancuso, Anthony. LLC Or Corporation?: How to Choose the Right Form for Your Business. 3rd ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

"New Ventures and Start Ups: Which Form of Business Is Best for You?" Business Owner. January February 1999.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide For Starting & Running A Small Business. 11th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Taylor, Peter. Book Keeping & Accounting for Small Business. 7th ed. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2008.

U.S. Small Business Administration. Selecting the Legal Structure for Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

CAPITAL

Capital is the money or wealth needed to produce goods and services. In the most basic terms, it is money or an asset that can be exchanged for money. All businesses must have capital in order to purchase assets and maintain their operations. Business capital comes in two main forms: debt and equity. Debt refers to loans and other types of credit that must be repaid in the future, usually with interest. Equity, on the other hand, generally does not involve a direct obligation to repay the funds. Instead, equity investors receive an ownership position in the company which usually takes the form of stock, and thus the term "stock equity."

The capital formation process describes the various means through which capital is transferred from people who save money to businesses that require funds. Such transfers may take place directly, meaning that a business sells its stocks or bonds directly to savers who provide the business with capital in exchange. Transfers of capital may also take place indirectly through an investment banking house or through a financial intermediary, such as a bank, mutual fund, or insurance company. In the case of an indirect transfer using an investment bank, the business sells securities to the bank, which in turn sells them to clients who wish to invest their funds. In other words, the capital simply flows through the investment bank. In the case of an indirect transfer using a financial intermediary, however, a new form of capital is actually created. The intermediary bank or mutual fund receives capital from savers and issues its own securities in exchange. Then the intermediary uses the capital to purchase stocks or bonds from businesses.

THE COST OF CAPITAL

"Capital is a necessary factor of production and, like any other factor, it has a cost," according to Eugene F. Brigham in his book *Fundamentals of Financial Management*. In the case of debt capital, the cost is the interest rate that the firm must pay in order to borrow funds. For equity capital, the cost is the returns that must be paid to investors in the form of dividends and capital gains. Since the amount of capital available is often limited, it is allocated among various

businesses on the basis of price. According to Brigham, "the federal government has agencies which help individuals or groups, as stipulated by Congress, to obtain credit on favorable terms. Among those eligible for this kind of assistance are small businesses, certain minorities, and firms willing to build plants in areas with high unemployment."

Despite these federal government programs, the cost of capital for small businesses tends to be higher than it is for large, established businesses. Given the higher risk involved. both debt and equity providers charge a higher price for their funds. "A number of researchers have observed that portfolios of small-firm stocks have earned consistently higher average returns than those of large-firm stocks; this is called the 'small-firm effect," Brigham wrote. "In reality, it is bad news for the small firm; what the small-firm effect means is that the capital market demands higher returns on stocks of small firms than on otherwise similar stocks of large firms. Therefore, the cost of equity capital is higher for small firms." The cost of capital for a company is "a weighted average of the returns that investors expect from the various debt and equity securities issued by the firm," according to Richard A. Brealey and Stewart C. Myers in their book Principles of Corporate Finance.

In addition to these challenges, many small businesses are not eager to sell stocks because they do not wish to lose control, especially voting rights within their own firm. Then, too, small-company stock is not as recognizable as the stock of more established companies on the market, so that many smaller companies have trouble selling stock or face lower prices for their stock than expected.

CAPITAL STRUCTURE

Since capital is expensive for small businesses, it is particularly important for small-business owners to determine a target capital structure for their firms. The capital structure concerns the proportion of capital that is obtained through debt and that obtained through equity. There are trade-offs involved: using debt capital increases the risk associated with the firm's earnings, which tends to decrease the firm's stock prices. At the same time, however, debt can lead to a higher expected rate of return, which tends to increase a firm's stock price. As Brigham explained, "The optimal capital structure is the one that strikes a balance between risk and return and thereby maximizes the price of the stock and simultaneously minimizes the cost of capital." In their 2009 book, Contemporary Financial Management, R. Charles Moyer, James R. McGuigan, and William J. Kretlow advised small-business owners to calculate also their optimal capital budget, which is determined by comparing a business's cost of capital schedule to forecasted project returns.

Capital structure decisions depend upon several factors. One is the firm's business risk—the risk pertaining to the line of business in which the company is involved.

Firms in risky industries, such as high technology, have lower optimal debt levels than other firms. Another factor in determining capital structure involves a firm's tax position. Since the interest paid on debt is tax deductible, using debt tends to be more advantageous for companies that are subject to a high tax rate and are not able to shelter much of their income from taxation.

A third important factor is a firm's financial flexibility, or its ability to raise capital under less than ideal conditions. Companies that are able to maintain a strong balance sheet will generally be able to obtain funds under more reasonable terms than other companies during an economic downturn. Brigham recommended that all firms maintain a reserve borrowing capacity to protect themselves for the future. In general, companies that tend to have stable sales levels, assets that make good collateral for loans, and a high growth rate can use debt more heavily than other companies. On the other hand, companies that have conservative management, high profitability, or poor credit ratings may wish to rely on equity capital instead.

SOURCES OF CAPITAL

There are two sources of capital that small businesses can obtain: debt capital and equity capital.

Debt Capital. Small businesses can obtain debt capital from a number of different sources. These sources can be broken down into two general categories: private and public sources. Private sources of debt financing include friends and relatives, banks, credit unions, consumer finance companies, commercial finance companies, trade credit, insurance companies, factor companies, and leasing companies. Some banks have special forms of capital funding for businesses. Called working line of capital, these accounts help small businesses generate the revenues they need to start their business. Public sources of debt financing include a number of loan programs provided by the state and federal governments to support small businesses.

Types of debt financing available to small businesses included private placement of bonds, convertible debentures, industrial development bonds, leveraged buyouts, and, by far the most common type of debt financing, a regular loan. Loans can be classified as long-term (with a maturity longer than 1 year), short-term (with a maturity shorter than 2 years), or a credit line (for more immediate borrowing needs). They can be endorsed by cosigners, guaranteed by the government, or secured by collateral such as real estate, accounts receivable, inventory, savings, life insurance, stocks and bonds, or the item purchased with the loan.

When evaluating a small business for a loan, lenders like to see a 2-year operating history, a stable management group, a desirable niche in the industry, a growth in market share, a strong cash flow, and an ability to obtain short-term financing from other sources as a supplement to the loan. Most lenders will require a small-business owner to prepare a loan proposal or complete a loan application. The lender will then evaluate the request by considering a variety of factors. For example, the lender will examine the small business's credit rating and look for evidence of its ability to repay the loan, in the form of past earnings or income projections. The lender will also inquire into the amount of equity in the business, as well as whether management has sufficient experience and competence to run the business effectively. Finally, the lender will try to ascertain whether the small business can provide a reasonable amount of collateral to secure the loan.

In 2010, a growing number of small businesses were raising start-up capital through 401(k) plans. Business owners who had already worked in an industry for several years had robust retirement savings which could be converted into capital. Retirement savings and personal savings can be converted into stock or simply used to fund the business initially. This type of capital fund-raising, like any form of generating capital, can be risky for the new small business. According to the U.S. Small Business Administration, only about one in two new small businesses will last for 5 years or more. Equifax reported that between the third quarter of 2008 and the third quarter of 2009, small businesses filing for bankruptcy increased by 44 percent. Businesses that lose capital through bankruptcy or business loss must often repay debts with limited sources of income. Businesses that have borrowed heavily to generate start-up capital are often faced with huge debts when the businesses collapse. This is one reason why lenders are wary about offering capital or loans to new small businesses.

Equity Capital. Equity capital can be secured from a wide variety of sources. Some possible sources of equity financing include the entrepreneur's friends and family, private investors (from the family physician to groups of local business owners to wealthy entrepreneurs known as "angels"), employees, customers and suppliers, former employees, venture capital firms, investment banking firms, insurance companies, large corporations, and government-backed Small Business Investment Corporations (SBICs).

There are two primary methods that small businesses use to obtain equity financing: the private placement of stock with investors or venture capital firms; and public stock offerings. Private placement is simpler and more common for young companies or start-up firms. Although the private placement of stock still involves compliance with several federal and state securities laws, it does not require formal registration with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The main requirements for

private placement of stock are that the company cannot advertise the offering and must make the transaction directly with the purchaser.

Venture capital firms are businesses or partnerships consisting of corporations, family members, or pools of investors. These firms invest in companies that are small or struggling and therefore in need of capital. In exchange for providing capital, venture capital firms receive a share in the profits of a business or equity positions in company. However, venture capital firms are usually quite cautious and do not invest in small businesses that are likely to remain small. They look for businesses with the potential for exponential growth.

In terms of cost, public stock offerings entail a lengthy and expensive registration process. In fact, as R. Charles Moyer, James R. McGuigan, and William J. Kretlow point out in their 2009 book, *Financial Management*, small companies may pay issuance costs which reach or exceed 20 percent for their common stock sales, pushing the cost of their capital higher. As a result, public stock offerings are generally a better option for mature companies than for start-up firms. Nonetheless, public stock offerings may offer advantages in terms of maintaining control of a small business by spreading ownership over a diverse group of investors rather than concentrating it in the hands of a venture capital firm.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bierman, Harold. *The Capital Structure Decision*. New York: Springer, 2002.

Brealey, Richard A., and Stewart C. Myers. *Principles of Corporate Finance*. 6th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2002.

Brigham, Eugene F., and Joel F. Houston. Fundamentals of Financial Management. 5th ed. South Western College Publishing, 2003.

Caselli, S. and S. Gatti. *Venture Capital*. New York: Springer, 2003.Culp, Christopher L. *The Art of Risk Management*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2002.

Downes, John, and Jordan Elliot Goodman. Finance & Investment Handbook. 6th ed. Hauppage, N.Y.: Barron's, 2003.

Dugas, Christine. "Entrepreneurs Turn to 401(k)s to Fund Start up Businesses." *USA Today.* 15 February 2010. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/smallbusiness/2010 02 15 smallbusiness15 CV N.htm.

Moyer, R. Charles, James R. McGuigan, and William J. Kretlow. *Contemporary Financial Management.* Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Pride, William M., Robert J. Hughes, and Jack R. Kapoor. *Business*. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

"Strategies for Effective Capital Structure Management: Executive Summary." *Healthcare Financial Management*. August 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

CAPITAL GAIN/LOSS

A capital gain or loss results from the sale, trade, or exchange of a capital asset. Simply stated, when the resulting transaction nets an amount lower than the original purchase value of the capital asset, a capital loss occurs. When the resulting transaction nets an amount greater than the original value at purchase, a capital gain occurs. Capital gains and losses can either be short-term (when the transaction is completed within 1 year) or long-term (when the transaction is completed in more than 1 year). The period is determined from the day after acquisition of the asset to the day of its disposal. Capital gain/loss is a concept that affects small-business owners in a number of ways from the decisions they must make regarding their personal property and investments to the attractiveness of their businesses to outside investors. The factors relevant to capital gain/loss are the capital asset, the transactional event, and time.

The subject of capital gain/loss is the source of debate among analysts and in government and economic circles generally. The current philosophy centers on the benefits and efficiencies of capital accumulation and utilization. To encourage capital formation and investment, the federal tax codes tax capital gains at lower rates than ordinary income. In January 2010, during his State of the Union Address, President Barack Obama proposed helping small businesses by allocating \$30 billion of the money Wall Street banks had repaid from what they received in the 2008 federal bailout and using it to encourage community banks to provide small businesses with credit. He also proposed a tax credit for small businesses that hired new workers or raised wages. Obama also said that he wanted to eliminate all capital gains taxes on smallbusiness investment and give a tax incentive for all businesses, large and small, to invest in new plants and equipment.

The removal of capital gains taxes is meant to stimulate the economy at a time when severe recession and job loss created severe stress on the economy. With small businesses paying less in capital gains taxes, they are free, in theory, to hire more workers and invest more in their companies, creating more jobs and stimulating the economy. Tax rate changes which lowered capital gains taxes in the past were based on the theory that a lower capital gains tax would encourage people to sell stock and other assets. This, in turn, is expected to increase the federal government's tax revenues. Many believe that lower capital gains tax rates have a beneficial effect on investments in small businesses. Such investments tend to provide investors with income via an appreciation in stock price (which is taxed as a capital gain) rather than via dividends (which are taxed as ordinary income).

After President Obama's speech, some states followed suit by reducing their own capital gains taxes for 2010. In

February 2010, Minnesota Governor Tim Pawlenty announced his own plans to reduce capital gains tax rates by offering a capital gains tax exclusion for specific investors and investments made specifically for smaller businesses.

CAPITAL ASSETS

Everything one owns for personal use, pleasure, or investment is a capital asset. This includes: securities; a residence; household furnishings; a personal car; coin and stamp collections; gems and jewelry; and precious metals. Since property held for personal use is considered a capital asset, the sale or exchange of that property at a price above its purchase price, or basis, results in a capital gain, which is taxable. If one incurs a loss on that property from a sale or exchange, however, the loss cannot be taken as a tax deduction unless it resulted from a personal casualty loss, such as fire, flood, tornado, or hurricane. Other types of property and investments also have some irregularities in their treatment as capital gains or losses for tax purposes.

Investment Property, Collectibles, Precious Metals, and Gems. All investment property is also considered a capital asset. Therefore, any gain or loss is generally a capital gain or loss, but only when it is realized that is, upon completion of the sales transaction. For example, a person who owns stock in a growing technology company may see the price of that stock appreciate considerably over time. For a gain to be realized, however, the investor must actually sell shares at a market price higher than the original purchase price (or lower, in the case of a capital loss). Section 1244 of the federal revenue code treats losses on certain small business stocks differently. If a loss is realized, the investor can deduct the amount as an ordinary loss, while he or she must report any gain as a capital gain.

Sale of a Home. The sale of a personal residence enjoys special tax treatment in order to minimize the impact of long-term inflation. For most people, a residence is the largest asset they own. While some appreciation is expected, residences are not primarily used as investment vehicles. Inflation may cause the value of a home to increase substantially while the constant-dollar value may increase very little. In addition, the growth in family size may encourage a family to step up to a larger home. To minimize the impact of inflation and to subsidize the purchase of new homes, the tax code does not require reporting a capital gain if the individual purchases a more expensive house within two years. In addition, individuals are entitled to exclude for tax purposes up to \$250,000 and married couples up to \$500,000 of capital gains from the sale of a home, provided they have lived in the home as a principal residence in 2 out of the previous 5 years. Under changes made by The Housing Assistance Tax Act of 2008, the amount of capital gains taxes which can be excluded

depends on how long the property was used as a homeowner's primary residence.

DETERMINING THE BASIS

Capital gain/loss is calculated on the cost basis, which is the amount of cash and debt obligation used to pay for a property, along with the fair market value of other property or services the purchaser provided in the transaction. The purchase price of a property may also include the following charges and fees, which are added to the basis to arrive at the adjusted basis:

- 1. Sales tax
- 2. Freight charges
- 3. Installment and testing fees
- 4. Excise taxes
- 5. Legal and accounting fees that are capitalized rather than expensed
- 6. Revenue stamps
- 7. Recording fees
- 8. Real estate taxes where applicable
- 9. Settlement fees in real estate transactions

The basis may be increased by the value of capital improvements, assessments for site improvements (such as the public infrastructure), and the restoration of damaged property. A basis is reduced by transactional events that recoup part of the original purchase price through tax savings, tax credits, and other transactions. These include depreciation, nontaxable corporate distributions, various environmental and energy credits, reimbursed casualty or theft losses, and the sale of an easement. After adjusting the basis for these various factors, the individual subtracts the adjusted basis from the net proceeds of the sale to determine capital gain/loss.

NET GAIN OR LOSS

To calculate the net gain/loss, the individual first determines the long-term gain/loss and short-term gain/loss separately. The net short-term gain/loss is the difference between short-term gains and short-term losses. Likewise, net long-term gain/loss is the difference between long-term gains and losses. If the individual's total capital gain is more than the total capital loss, the excess is taxable generally at the same rate as the ordinary income. However, the part of the capital gain which is the same amount as the net capital gain is taxed only at the capital gains tax rate, a maximum of 15 percent (5 percent for those whose income tax rate is either 10 or 15 percent). If the individual's capital losses are more than the total capital gains, the excess is deductible up to \$3,000 per

year from ordinary income. The remaining loss is carried forward and deducted at a rate up to \$3,000 a year until the entire capital loss is written off.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bhattacharya, Sudipto, and George M. Constantinides, eds. *Theory of Valuation*. 2d ed. Hackensack, N.J.: World Scientific, 2005.
Dixon, Daryl. "Gaining on the Capital Gains Tax." *The Bulletin with Newsweek*. 13 April 1999.

Dixon, Daryl. "Two for the Money: Plans to Reduce Taxes on Capital Gains." *The Bulletin with Newsweek.* 22 June 1999.

Goold, Linda. "How Low Can You Go? New Capital Gains Tax Rates Pose Interesting Choices for Exchangers." *Journal of Property Management.* January February 2004.

Hoppin, Jason. "Pawlenty Plan: Federal Funds and Deep Cuts." *Pioneer Press.* 15 February 2010. Available from: http://www.twincities.com/ci 14407219?nclick check=1.

Internal Revenue Service. "Topic 701 Sale of Your Home." Internal Revenue Service. 18 December 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/taxtopics/tc701.html.

Kadlec, Daniel. "Capital Gain = Market Pain?" *Time.* 18 August 1997.

Murphy, Kevin E., Mark Higgins, and Tonya K. Flesher. *Concepts in Federal Taxation*. 2011 ed. Mason: Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2010.

Obama, Barack. "Full text of President Obama's speech." Miami Herald. 27 January 2010. Available from: http://www. miamiherald.com/news/politics/AP/story/1449790.html? storylink=mirelated.

Santoli, Michael. "Profiting from Losses: These Tax Moves Can Help You Play Scrooge to the IRS." *Barron's*. December 6, 1999. Yeager, Holly. "House Passes Bill to Extend Tax Cuts Capital Gains." *Financial Times*. 9 December 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

CAPITAL STRUCTURE

Capital structure is a term that describes the proportion of a company's capital, or operating money, that is obtained through debt versus the proportion obtained through equity. Debt includes loans and other types of credit that must be repaid in the future, usually with interest.

Bank loans, a major source of debt equity, started drying up after the recession that began in 2008. The U.S. Treasury states that twenty-two of the largest banks that received money from the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act in 2008 reduced their small-business lending by roughly \$12 billion during that year. Various government actions, most notably the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009, have attempted to increase the amount of funding banks are lending to small businesses.

In contrast to debt financing, equity financing does not involve a direct obligation to repay the funds. Instead, equity investors become part-owners and partners in the business, and thus earn a return on their investment as well as exercising some degree of control over how the business is run.

Venture capital is one of the more popular forms of equity financing. The late 1990s and most of the 2000s saw a great deal of venture capital backing start-ups. However, by 2009, after the financial crisis, things began to shift. In 2009, venture capitalists invested 37 percent less money than they had in 2008. During this time investment by venture capitalists was the lowest it had been since PricewaterhouseCoopers began tracking it in 1995. The last quarter of 2009 saw a slight increase in venture investment, which some attributed to an improving economy.

Since capital is expensive for small businesses, it is particularly important for small- business owners to determine a target capital structure for their firms. Capital structure decisions are complex ones that involve weighing a variety of factors. In general, companies that tend to have stable sales levels, assets that make good collateral for loans, and a high growth rate can use debt more heavily than other companies. On the other hand, companies that have conservative management, high profitability, or poor credit ratings may wish to rely on equity capital instead.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF FINANCING OPTIONS

Both debt and equity financing offer small businesses a number of advantages and disadvantages. The key for small-business owners is to evaluate their company's particular situation and determine its optimal capital structure. An optimal capital structure is one that strikes a balance between risk and return and maximizes the price of the stock while simultaneously minimizing the cost of capital.

Advantages of Debt Financing. The primary advantage of debt financing is that it allows the founders to retain ownership and control of the company. In contrast to equity financing, debt financing allows an entrepreneur to make key strategic decisions and also to keep and reinvest more company profits. Another advantage of debt financing is that it provides small-business owners with a greater degree of financial freedom than equity financing. Debt obligations are limited to the loan repayment period, after which the lender has no further claim on the business, whereas an equity investor's claim does not end until his or her stock is sold. Debt financing is also easy to administer, as it generally lacks the complex reporting requirements that accompany some forms of

equity financing. Finally, debt financing tends to be less expensive for small businesses over the long term than equity financing. Over the short term, however, debt financing is far more expensive.

Disadvantages of Debt Financing. The main disadvantage of debt financing is that it requires a small business to make regular monthly payments of principal and interest. Very young companies often experience shortages in cash flow that may make such regular payments difficult, and most lenders provide severe penalties for late or missed payments. Another disadvantage associated with debt financing is that its availability is often limited to established businesses. Since lenders primarily seek security for their funds, it can be difficult for unproven businesses to obtain loans without a personal guarantee from one of the principals in the business.

Advantages of Equity Financing. The main advantage of equity financing for small businesses, which are likely to struggle with cash flow initially, is that there is no obligation to repay the money. Equity financing is also easier to acquire than debt financing for early-stage or start-up businesses. Equity investors seek growth opportunities, so they are often willing to take a chance on a good idea. But debt financiers seek security, so they usually require the business to have some sort of track record before they will consider making a loan. Another advantage of equity financing is that investors often prove to be good sources of advice and contacts for small-business owners.

Disadvantages of Equity Financing. The main disadvantage of equity financing is that the founders must give up some control of the business. If investors have different ideas about the company's strategic direction or day-to-day operations, they can pose problems for the entrepreneur. In addition, some sales of equity, such as initial public offerings, can be very complex and expensive to administer. Such equity financing may require complicated legal filings and a great deal of paperwork to comply with various regulations. For many small businesses, therefore, equity financing may necessitate enlisting the help of attorneys and accountants.

SEE ALSO Debt Financing; Equity Financing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bierman, Harold. *The Capital Structure Decision*. New York: Springer, 2002.

Brealey, Richard A., Stewart C. Myers, and Franklin Allen. *Principles of Corporate Finance*. 9th ed. McGraw Hill, 2007.

Brigham, Eugene F., and Joel F. Houston. *Fundamentals of Financial Management*. 12th ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2009.

Caselli, S., and S. Gatti. *Venture Capital*. New York: Springer, 2003.

Culp, Christopher L. *The Art of Risk Management*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2002.

Downes, John, and Jordan Elliot Goodman. *Finance & Investment Handbook*. 7th ed. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2006.

Hyde, Justin. "Small business Loans Key to Jobs Bill." *Detroit Free Press.* 24 January 2010. Available from: http://www.freep.com/article/20100124/BUSINESS06/1240412/1322/Small business loans key to jobs bill.

Marks, Kenneth H. (Author), Larry E. Robbins, Gonzalo Fernandez, John P. Funkhouser, and D. L. Williams. *The Handbook of Financing Growth: Strategies, Capital Structure, and M&A Transactions.* 2d ed. Hoboken: N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Miller, Claire Cain. "Venture Capital Was Tight for Tech Start Ups in '09." *New York Times.* 22 January 2010.

Romano, Claudio A., et al. "Capital Structure Decision Making: A Model for Family Business." *Journal of Business Venturing*. May 2001.

"Strategies for Effective Capital Structure Management: Executive Summary." *Healthcare Financial Management*. August 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CAREER AND FAMILY

Over the past several decades, American society has undergone significant changes in its attitudes toward balancing work and family life. These attitudes have been influenced by changing demographics; a dramatic increase in the percentage of women who choose to work in nonhouse-hold-related areas; rising costs in the realm of housing, transportation, clothing, and food; changing societal and personal priorities; and a host of other factors.

The recession that began in 2008 caused a sharp rise in unemployment rates. While these difficult financial times have been extremely rough on many families, there is a silver lining. Many unemployed fathers are now spending more time with their kids while they look for work. Fathers who used to leave in the morning and come home at night are now directly involved with the day-to-day operations of family life. In some cases, these men are seeking new careers that will allow them flexible schedules and more time at home.

In the early twenty-first century, employers and employees are grappling with the challenges of balancing career and family obligations and desires in a more visible way than ever before. This concern with the issue of career/family balance is reflected in the barrage of media attention that accompanies any small trend in this area. Among the trends documented in numerous articles in newspapers and magazines are such things as an increase in the number of professional women leaving work to

become full-time mothers. The general society-wide movement toward simplification of life is another such trend, typically characterized by an increased emphasis on family happiness and growth at the expense of career development.

In her 2009 book *The Comeback*, Emma Keller tells the story of seven women who left their careers to become full-time mothers and then, some time later, returned to the workforce. The stories of these women are important because they show that it may be possible to have it all, just not all at the same time. The résumeégap that full-time motherhood leaves is no longer the career derailer that it once was, as employers are becoming more receptive to the idea of women with children returning to work.

The debate over what constitutes an appropriate balance between family and career is livelier than ever. For example, proponents of attitudes that are typically characterized as "family-friendly" laud the decisions of those who choose less time-consuming careers or institute flexible work rules to increase family time. Others, though, resent the assumption that is sometimes made that people who are ambitious and driven in their chosen profession, and thus spend significant amounts of time involved in such endeavors, must have their priorities the wrong way round. For example, Joseph Nocera wrote in Fortune that "without question, it's unhealthy to be so consumed by work that the kids feel abandoned. But there is also something unhealthy about so sanctifying family time that we diminish the importance of work. Yet that is precisely the judgment our culture now renders on a regular basis." Nocera went on to critique the widespread assumption that "no matter what's going on at the office, it can't be more important than coaching your kid's basketball team. Well, sometimes it isn't, and sometimes it is. Sometimes other people's jobs are at stake, or a crisis has to be averted. Sometimes you need to accomplish something in your work for the sheer satisfaction of it, and sometimes that means staying late or working on weekends. Why should it be such a sin to admit this out loud?"

For the small-business owner, achieving a reasonable balance between work and family obligations can be a particularly daunting task. The challenge of striking this appropriate balance can be especially acute for women entrepreneurs, who, despite tremendous changes in societal acceptance of their right to make their mark in the business world, still face disapproval in some quarters for making such a choice.

For both men and women, the demands of establishing and maintaining a profitable business are numerous and time-consuming in most instances. After all, it is the entrepreneur who is ultimately responsible for realizing his or her vision of the business, and who has typically invested a great deal of time, thought, and energy into nourishing that vision. The entrepreneur or small-busi-

ness owner is often the chief decision maker within the business, and is frequently the primary producer of the company's goods and/or services as well. This latter element is particularly true of smaller businesses, whether the enterprise is concerned with silk screening, freelance writing, portrait photography, carpentry, or some other area of endeavor.

Life partners and children, of course, have needs as well. Successful entrepreneurs and family counselors alike warn that people who establish a profitable business are likely to find that their success is hollow if their relationship with a spouse or child is irreparably damaged in the process. Balancing home and career can be a bit like a juggling act, and if a person tries to juggle too many balls at once, one of the balls is likely to fall. Deciding on goals and setting priorities is essential for all small-business owners.

Finally, small-business owners have to recognize that the career/family issue is one that impacts employees as well. Indeed, "family-friendly" policies have proliferated in many industries in recent years, as various sectors respond to general societal perceptions that the work/family balance had become unevenly weighted toward work over the past few decades. In many cases, it has become essential for small-business owners to recognize the changing expectations of their employees in this area.

FAMILY LEAVE LEGISLATION

In an attempt to address some of the difficulties that employees were having in balancing work and family, legislation was passed in 1993. The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA), covers all employers with fifty employees or more. Those employers must grant an eligible employee up to a total of 12 workweeks of unpaid leave during any 12-month period for one or more of the following reasons:

- The birth and care of the newborn child of the employee
- Placement with the employee of a son or daughter for adoption or foster care
- The care for an immediate family member (spouse, child, or parent) with a serious health condition
- Inability to work because of a serious health condition

An amendment to the FMLA became effective on January 16, 2009. The law now permits a spouse, son, daughter, parent, or next of kin of any member of the armed forces to take up to 26 workweeks of unpaid leave to care for a family member in need.

The FMLA has had wide acceptance. According to a 2000 survey carried out by the U.S. Bureau of Labor, 84 percent of employers found that the benefits of providing family or medical leave offset or outweighed the costs.

HELPING EMPLOYEES ESTABLISH AN APPROPRIATE WORK/ FAMILY BALANCE

Increasingly, small businesses have shown an interest in helping their work forces manage the challenges of addressing both work and family obligations. Their ability to do so is dictated somewhat by financial health, workload, competitive pressures, and a host of other factors, but many small-business owners have come to the conclusion that workplaces that insist on long hours from their employees may be sacrificing long-term health for short-term gains. "Many experts in the field of management have argued that family-responsive policies and programs will be necessary to attract and retain needed employees and to build competitive advantages," wrote Teresa Joyce Covin and Christina C. Brush in Review of Business. "Research also suggests that conflicts between work and family are related to decreased productivity, lost work time, job dissatisfaction, increased health risks for employed parents, poorer performance of the parenting role, absenteeism, poor morale, reduced life satisfaction, and depression. While work-family conflict is commonly viewed as a woman's problem, more companies are beginning to recognize that both men and women feel the impact of work-family conflicts."

There are several steps that small-business owners can take to help employees manage their obligations both in the office and at home. "A number of external, structural innovations help people immeasurably in balancing work and family," stated Deborah Lee in her book, Having It All/ Having Enough: How to Create a Career/Family Balance that Works for You. These include "flexible work schedule, the availability of part-time work that is taken seriously and is respected by employers, the option of working at home or bringing a child to work. However, these options won't help much unless people also adjust their attitudes about work and unless employers adjust their expectations about what people can produce. A part-time schedule doesn't help if it contains a full-time equivalent workload or penalties such as loss of health benefits or loss of advancement opportunities." Of course, some small-business owners contend that a person who takes on a part-time schedule does not warrant the same consideration for advancement as does a full-time employee, and that providing health benefits to all part-time employees puts the business at an unacceptable competitive disadvantage. Each individual business faces challenges and considerations that are unique; thus, each business owner has to decide for himself or herself what family-friendly policies (and attitudes) can be put in place.

BALANCING WORK AND FAMILY IN HOME BASED BUSINESSES

Owners of home-based businesses face unique challenges in the realm of achieving a desired work/family balance. Whereas small-business owners who commute to their place of business every day are usually freed from child-rearing responsibilities for the duration of their time there, entrepreneurs who work out of their home often have to devise methods in which they can both attend to the needs of their business and provide adequate attention to their children. Researchers and home-based business owners tout several steps that can be taken to assist entrepreneurs in meeting these twin challenges.

- Establish a family-friendly business. This sounds simple, but in reality all home-based businesses are not created equal. Some may provide a parent with significant freedom in structuring business around his or her children's schedule, while others may not provide nearly the same level of flexibility.
- Communicate with spouse and/or others. Establishing and maintaining a home-based business requires changes in the routines of all family members, not just the entrepreneur. Changes in travel schedules, household chore allocation, and other areas of family life may all need to be made. The key to making sure that such changes are made with a minimum of disruption or resentment is open, honest communication.
- Make maximum use of free time. Home-based entrepreneurs can dramatically increase their productivity and keep a lid on feelings of frustration by scheduling demanding and important work obligations for times when child supervision obligations are minimal. Nap times, preschool sessions, and extracurricular programs can all provide parents with valuable windows of opportunity to attend to vital work-related matters.
- Prioritize and establish a daily schedule. Business owners who work out of their home should avoid falling into a routine in which tasks both family- and work-related are addressed in a haphazard, "as they come up" fashion. Instead, they should try to establish a daily or weekly schedule. Work discipline can be difficult to maintain at home even without children; their presence further compounds the challenge.
- Establish an office area that is physically removed from the rest of the house. People who attempt to take care of work while situated in the heart of a child's play area are apt to experience high levels of frustration. Instead, home-based entrepreneurs should consider establishing an office in a separate area that includes all necessary equipment to conduct

business. Moreover, children should be taught to respect the importance of that area. Another option which may be more popular with parents of toddlers and young children is to create a "child-friendly" office with a corner that is set aside for their needs.

- Communicate the importance of the work to children. In *How to Raise a Family and a Career Under One Roof*Lisa Roberts noted that home-based entrepreneurs should make a special effort to educate their children about the importance of the work they are doing. She counseled parents to "share your victories, challenges and rewards as often as possible. If your children feel like they're a part of what you're doing, they'll be much more supportive than if they see your business as something that's just taking you away from them."
- Enjoy family. Many home-based business owners may try to spend greater time with their spouse or children, yet find themselves feeling frustrated with the demands on time and energy that family members inevitably make during the course of every day. Counselors urge home-based entrepreneurs not to lose sight of why they made the decision to operate out of the home in the first place.

Overall, experts stress that owning a business is not something to take lightly. It requires planning to achieve an appropriate balance between work and family that all interested parties can live with. "Make time for family," Michelle Prather wrote in *Entrepreneur*. "Acknowledge you're taking them on the wildest ride of their lives. Find a mentor to help you through the tough times. Know your limits. Know that unhealthy relationships will worsen, and solid ones could waver."

SEE ALSO Child Care; Eldercare.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Completing the Package: Balancing Work and Family as You Press Ahead." *InfoWorld* 23 August 1999.
- Covin, Teresa Joyce, and Christina C. Brush. "Attitudes Toward Work Family Issues: The Human Resource Professional Perspective." *Review of Business* Winter 1993.
- Family and Medical Leave Act. U.S. Department of Labor. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/whd/fmla/index.htm.
- Lee, Deborah. Having It All/Having Enough: How to Create a Career/Family Balance that Works for You. New York: AMACOM, 1997.
- Levine, James A., and Todd L. Pittinsky. Working Fathers: New Strategies for Balancing Work and Family. Reading, Mass.: Addison Wesley, 1997.
- Keller, Emma Gilbey. *The Comeback: Seven Stories of Women Who Went from Career to Family and Back Again.* New York: Bloomsbury USA, 2009.
- Keller Murray, Katherine. The Working Parents' Handbook: How to Succeed at Work, Raise Your Kids, Maintain a Home, and

- Still Have Time for You. Indianapolis, Ind.: Park Avenue, 1996.
- "New FMLA Certification OK in DOL Opinion Letter." HR Focus. December 2005.
- Nocera, Joseph. "Oh, Quit Whining and Get Back to Work!" Fortune. 17 March 1997.
- Prather, Michelle. "Sacrificial Rites." Entrepreneur. February 2001. Roberts, Lisa. How to Raise a Family and a Career Under One
- Roberts, Lisa. How to Raise a Family and a Career Under One Roof. Moon Township, Pa.: Bookhaven Press, 1997.
- Roberts, Sam. "Figures Look at Families in Recession" *New York Times.* 16 January 2010.
- Rose, Karol L. "Assessing Work/Family Needs." Compensation and Benefits Management. Summer 1995.
- Shellenbarger, Sue. "Work Family Issues Go Way Beyond Missed Ball Games." Wall Street Journal. 28 May 1997.
- Thomas, Marian. *Balancing Career and Family: Overcoming the Superwoman Syndrome*. Shawnee Mission, Kan.: The Publications, 1991.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CAREER PLANNING AND CHANGING

According to the U.S. Department of Labor, those born between 1957 and 1964 (the end of the baby boom generation) held 10.2 jobs on average during their first twenty years in the work force. Changing jobs is more frequently necessary in recent periods than in earlier eras. People therefore either do or should spend more time planning flexible careers. The greater dynamism in the labor market is due to many factors. Increases in productivity have been mirrored by downsizing of production and service forces. Modern means of data handling and communications have changed the manner in which sales and administrative work are done. U.S. companies have also begun employing workers in other countries, such as India and Mexico, to reduce costs or boost profit. Parallel with the growth of many new employment benefits have come increased costs which many corporations have begun to shed by transferring labor from full-time employees (who get various benefits) to independent contractors, temporary employees, and outsourced laborers (who do not). In a 2010 article for the Boston Globe, Drake Bennett points out that the U.S. Government Accountability Office estimates that nearly onethird of the workforce consists of contingent workers. Contingent workers are those who work temporary, oncall, contract, or freelance jobs. Many people face new careers abruptly and involuntarily. The economic downturn that begin in 2008 forced many companies to downsize and left the United States with a 10 percent unemployment rate at the end of 2009.

At the same time, and parallel with these broad trends, the educational attainment of individuals entering the work force is much higher. The workforce is not only better trained but much better informed. The same dynamics that cause contractions in many traditional industries create opportunities in emerging fields. When individuals see opportunities that draw them they change careers voluntarily. They are drawn by greener pastures and shimmering rainbows.

Changing jobs is most stressful for those who must do so involuntarily. Richard Ream, writing in *Information Today*, counseled such people as follows: "Careers are linear in foresight but circuitous in hindsight, and chance favors the prepared mind. What you need as you plan yours is to sustain curiosity, optimism, flexibility, and open-mindedness."

In his 2009 book *The Job-Hunter's Survival Guide*, Richard Bolles corrects the myth of the dream job. A dream job is not a job that involves little work but lots of money, that is, a one-size-fits-all job. A dream job is a job where the work "flows from, and has an essential connection to, who you are." Bolles advises job-hunters to research themselves to discover what their dream job is. He recommends that people focus on themselves first, and then focus on the job market.

ALTERNATIVES

Persons facing involuntary changes in making a living typically follow one or more activities which represent the available options: 1) they attempt to find another, similar job in the same or related industry or sector doing essentially what they have done before; 2) they make use of a secondary skill or previous experience to change industry/sector; 3) they return to school to acquire a new or enhanced set of skills drawn either by inclination or by studying the job market; 4) they choose to obtain work in the same or related specialty as a self-employed person; this is often relatively easy for some sometimes even with the old employer; or, 5) they opt to start a business of their own.

To some extent, more than one of these five alternatives may be pursued at the same time. Thus a person may get another job but, anticipating further problems, may stay in an exploratory posture, enroll in some courses of study, and engage in a serious reassessment of his or her career path. A self-employed person may decide, after a while, that with a little more effort, investment from friends, and joining with a friend or two, the "self-employment" may be turned into a small business.

When these activities are undertaken with a certain heightened consciousness, the search for "what to do next" may evolve into career planning and, sometimes, a change in careers.

THE ELEMENTS OF A PLAN

Like any planning activity, in business as in personal life, a change in careers begins with: 1) environmental assessment, internal and external; 2) goal setting; 3) evaluation of alternatives; 4) cost assessment; and 5) implementation.

The environmental assessment must begin with a list of the person's skills and the extent to which these are certifiable (through degrees or experience). High levels of skill in an activity the person hates are useless. Therefore the assessment should focus on a combination of skills and personal inclination. This effort should result in a listing of activities, jobs, or involvements the career planner would be happy and able to do. This is the "internal" part of the environmental survey. The next step is study of the labor market for activities that match the person's profile. Goal setting is the consequence of this initial match of internal resources and external opportunities. Experts in the field suggest that the person should "enlist expert counsel." Thus John Lees wrote in Personnel Today: "Seek advice from senior colleagues or a mentor to help you create an action plan and clarify your performance objectives. This will help you keep focused and motivated."

Evaluation of alternatives may involve studying companies to interview, curricula to pursue in school, or even looking at potential sites for starting up a store. At this point the career seeker is only evaluating choices, not making decisions. Each alternative will have a monetary, time, and possibly also an emotional cost. Cost assessment follows. Here the career seeker may be required to make hard choices. He or she may accept 2 years' of study and a low income, meanwhile, from a part-time job, in order to achieve the highest goal or an immediate job campaign to get a start at a lower level quickly. Whatever the choice, success will depend on consciously carrying out the last step, implementation.

Career planning requires self-knowledge, honesty, and systematic work. Perhaps the most important aspect of a career change not listed above is drive. As Jessica Jarvis pointed out in her article in *Personnel Today*, research carried out by the Chartered Institute of Personnel Development "shows [that] it is critical to be proactive in your career. The single most important factor in getting to the top..., the research found, was personal drive and ambition."

CONTINUOUS CAREER PLANNING

Statistics on the number of businesses there are in the United States each year provide an interesting glimpse into trends in the American economy. Data from the

U.S. Census Bureau's economic sector shows that the number of single-person firms grew rapidly between 1997 and 2003, at a rate of 21 percent. This was 6 percent higher than the growth rate for all firms and more than twice as high as the growth rate for all firms with three or more employees. Additional information available from the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) indicates the continued strength of this trend. According to IRS data, in 2008 there were over 23 million sole proprietors who filed tax returns. To put that in context, the number of self-employed sole proprietors is greater than the total number of government employees at all levels (federal, state, and local). The revenue generated by these sole proprietors was \$1.3 trillion in 2007, about a tenth of the gross domestic product (GDP).

People are clearly working on their own in greater numbers and in many cases they are establishing single-person businesses in which to do so. The very meaning of "career" for most people is changing from being a single more or less continuous activity to a succession of different activities in a rapidly changing environment. Career planning, therefore, will for most forward-looking individuals become a continuous activity repeated at regular intervals.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bennett, Drake. "The End of the Office... and the Future of Work." *Boston Globe.* 17 January 2010. Available from: http://www.boston.com/bostonglobe/ideas/articles/2010/01/17/the end of the office and the future of work.

Bolles, Richard. *The Job Hunter's Survival Guide*. New York: Ten Speed Press, 2009.

Bolles, Richard. What Color Is Your Parachute? New York: Ten Speed Press, 2009.

Jarvis, Jessica. "Trends in Career Planning." Personnel Today. 17 January 2006.

Kanchier, Carole. Dare to Change Your Job And Your Life. 5th ed. Ouesters, 2009.

Komisar, Randy. "Goodbye Career, Hello Success." *Harvard Business Review*. March 2000.

Lees, John. "How to Plan Your Career in 2006." *Personnel Today*. 31 December 2005.

Randall, Iris. "Take In the Whole Picture." *Black Enterprise*. February 2000.

Ream, Richard. "Changing Jobs? It's a Changing Market." *Information Today*. February 2000.

Rosenthal, Morris. "Self Employment Statistics." 2009. Available from: http://www.fonerbooks.com/taxes/stats.htm.

U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of the Census. *Nonemployer Statistics: 2003.* October 2005.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Number of Jobs Held, Labor Market Activity, and Earnings Growth Among Younger Boomers. 25 August 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CASH CONVERSION CYCLE

The cash conversion cycle (CCC) is a key measurement of small business liquidity. The cash conversion cycle is the number of days between paying for raw materials or goods to be resold and receiving the cash from the sale of the goods either made from that raw material or purchased for resale. The cash conversion cycle measures the time between outlay of cash and the cash recovery. The cycle is a measure of the time that funds are tied up in the cycle. The CCC measure illustrates how quickly a company can convert its products into cash through sales. The shorter the cycle, the more working capital a business generates, and the less it has to borrow.

Effective management of the cash conversion cycle is imperative for small-business owners. Indeed, the CCC is cited by economists and business consultants as one of the truest measures of a business's health, particularly during periods of growth. Other often used ratios and measures of a company's activity may not provide advance notice of a cash flow problem as well as the CCC. For example, the current and quick ratios are popular with companies and their bankers. However, in a period when collections have slowed, asset turns have become sluggish, and vendors have not extended terms beyond previously agreed limits a clearly worrisome combination the current ratio would probably look good. At the same time, the quick ratio may even show improvement or remain steady, even though the company is actually in substantial need of working capital. This happens because of the balancesheet-oriented limitations of current and quick ratios. These often used ratios do not work well on a company going through a period of rapid and dynamic change.

Instead of the potentially misleading measurements mentioned above, small-business owners should consider using the cash conversion cycle, which provides a more accurate reading of working capital pressure on cash flow. The objective is to keep the CCC as low as possible. During periods of growth, the goal should be to strive to maintain a constant CCC. Unless inventory, credit, or vendor policies change, rapid growth should not cause the CCC to increase. The ease with which this ratio can be calculated makes it an even more attractive measure for tracking a business's operations and managing cash flow.

The cash conversion cycle can also be used by investors in an evaluation of the health of a company. For example, Home Depot's CCC was 46 days in 2006, compared to 47 days in 2005, indicating that the company was doing a better job of converting its expenditures back into cash. This information, combined with other fundamentals, can aid in determining investment choices. As *Motley Fool*, an online investment advice Web site, puts it: "you can watch these cycles closely on a company-to-company basis, since

they might warn of weakening business fundamentals that don't show up elsewhere."

Cash conversion cycles for small businesses are predicated on four central factors: 1) the number of days it takes customers to pay what they owe; 2) the number of days it takes the business to make its product (or complete its service); 3) the number of days the product (or service) sits in inventory before it is sold; and 4) the length of time that the small business has to pay its vendors. The following formulas may be used to determine these factors:

- Accounts receivable days. Divide the receivables balance by the last 12 months' sales, then multiply the result by 365 (the number of days in a year).
- Inventory days. Take the inventory balance, divide it by the last 12 months' cost of goods sold, and then multiply the result by 365.
- Accounts payable days. Take the company's payables balance, divide it by the last 12 months' cost of goods sold, and then multiply the resulting figure by 365.

Once a small-business owner has these figures in hand, he or she can determine the company's cash conversion cycle by adding the receivable days to the production and inventory days and then subtracting the payables days. That will render the number of days a company's cash is tied up and is the first step in calculating how much money the company will want to secure for its revolving line of credit.

Because a low cash conversion cycle means a business has to borrow less to cover its operational costs, reducing the CCC which is always important becomes even more important when financing is difficult to come by. The 2008 2009 credit crisis reduced the availability of credit lines and new financing for many businesses, particularly small businesses, putting businesses that relied on revolving credit lines in jeopardy. The viability of a small business during economic downturns, particularly those accompanied by disruptions in financial markets, depends crucially on achieving and maintaining a low CCC.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brigham, Eugene F. and Joel F. Houston. *Fundamentals of Financial Management*. 6th ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: South Western College Publications, 2008.

Costa, John. "Challenging Growth: How to Keep Your Company's Rapid Expansion on Track." *Outlook*. September 1997.

"Foolish Fundamentals: Cash Conversion Cycle." 5 September 2007. *The Motley Fool.* Available from: http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2007/09/05/foolish fundamentals cash conversion cycle.aspx.

Neely, Andy, ed. *Business Performance Measurement: Unifying Theory and Integrating Practice.* 2d ed. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008.

Sawyers, Roby, Greg Jenkins, and Steve Jackson. *Managerial Accounting*. 5th ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: South Western College Publications, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CASH FLOW STATEMENT

A cash flow statement is a financial report that describes the sources of a company's cash and how that cash was spent over a specified time period. It does not include noncash items such as depreciation. This makes it useful for determining the short-term viability of a company, particularly its ability to pay bills. Because the management of cash flow is so crucial for businesses and small businesses in particular, most analysts recommend that an entrepreneur study a cash flow statement at least every quarter.

The cash flow statement is similar to the income statement in that it records a company's performance over a specified period of time. The difference between the two is that the income statement also takes into account some noncash accounting items such as depreciation. The cash flow statement strips away all of this and shows exactly how much actual money the company has generated. Cash flow statements show how companies have performed in managing inflows and outflows of cash. Such statements provide a sharper picture of a company's ability to pay creditors and finance growth.

It is possible for a company that is shown to be profitable according to accounting standards to go under if there isn't enough cash on hand to pay bills. Comparing amount of cash generated to outstanding debt, known as the "operating cash flow ratio," illustrates the company's ability to service its loans and interest payments. If a slight drop in a company's quarterly cash flow would jeopardize its ability to make loan payments, that company is in a riskier position than one with less net income but a stronger cash flow level.

The global financial crises that began in 2008 affected the cash flow of many companies. Loss of revenue combined with increased debt in some cases meant that companies did not have enough cash in their pockets or in their cash-flow statements. This, coupled with banks reining in loan offers and reducing caps on existing loans, added to the challenges faced by small-business owners. The sobering fact is that loans are harder to get in a stressed economy, and at the same time, businesses need them more than ever.

Unlike the many ways in which reported earnings can be presented, there is little a company can do to manipulate its cash situation. Barring any outright fraud, the cash flow statement tells the whole story. The company either has cash or it does not. Analysts will look closely at the cash flow statement of any company in order to understand its overall health.

PARTS OF THE CASH FLOW STATEMENT

Cash flow statements classify cash receipts and payments according to whether they stem from operating, investing, or financing activities. A cash flow statement is divided into sections corresponding to these same three functional areas within the business:

- Cash from Operations cash generated from dayto-day business operations.
- Cash from Investing cash used for investing in assets, as well as the proceeds from the sale of other businesses, equipment, or other long-term assets.
- Cash from Financing cash paid or received from issuing and borrowing of funds. This section also includes dividends paid (although it is sometimes listed under cash from operations).
- Net Increase or Decrease in Cash increases in cash from previous year will be written normally, and decreases in cash are typically written in (brackets).

Although cash flow statements may vary slightly, they all present data in the four sections listed here.

CLASSIFICATIONS OF CASH RECEIPTS AND PAYMENTS

Cash from Financing. At the beginning of a company's life cycle, a person or group has an idea for a new company. The initial money comes from the owners or is borrowed by them. This is how the new company is "financed." The money that owners put into the company is classified as a financing activity. Generally, any item that would be classified on the balance sheet as either a long-term liability or an equity would be a candidate for classification as a financing activity.

Cash from Investing. The owners or managers of the business use the initial funds to buy equipment or other assets they need to run the business. In other words, they invest it. The purchase of property, plant, equipment, and other productive assets is classified as an investing activity. Sometimes a company has enough cash of its own that it can lend money to another enterprise. This, too, would be classified as an investing activity. Gener-

ally, any item that would be classified on the balance sheet as a long-term asset would be a candidate for classification as an investing activity.

Cash from Operations. Now the company can start doing business. It has procured the funds and purchased the equipment and other assets it needs to operate. It starts to sell merchandise or services and make payments for rent, supplies, taxes, and all of the other costs of doing business. All of the cash inflows and outflows associated with doing the work for which the company was established would be classified as an operating activity. In general, if an activity appears on the company's income statement, it is a candidate for the operating section of the cash flow statement.

METHODS OF PREPARING THE CASH FLOW STATEMENT

In November 1987 the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued a "Statement of Financial Accounting Standards" which required businesses to issue a statement of cash flow rather than a statement of changes in financial position. There are two methods for preparing and presenting this statement: the direct method and the indirect method. The two methods of reporting affect the presentation of the operating section only. The investing and financing sections are presented in the same way regardless of presentation methods. The FASB periodically updates its accounting standards. Beginning in 2009, changes to the FASB Accounting Standards Codification are communicated through an Accounting Standards Update (ASU). Updates are also available online at the FASB Web site.

Direct Method. The direct method, also called the income statement method, reports major classes of operating cash receipts and payments. Using this method of preparing a cash statement starts with money received and then subtracts money spent, to calculate net cash flow. Depreciation is excluded altogether because, although it is an expense that affects net profits, it is not money spent or received.

Indirect Method. This method, also called the reconciliation method, focuses on net income and the net cash flow from operations. Using this method one starts with net income, adds back depreciation, then calculates changes in balance sheet items. The end result is the same net cash flow produced by the direct method. The indirect method adds depreciation into the equation because it started with net profits, from which depreciation was subtracted as an expense.

Regardless of whether the direct or the indirect method is used, the operating section of the cash flow statement ends with net cash provided (used) by operating activities. This is the most important line item on the cash flow statement. A company has to generate enough cash from operations to sustain its business activity. If a company continually needs to borrow or obtain additional investor capitalization to survive, the company's long-term existence is in jeopardy.

FINANCING AND INVESTING SECTIONS

The cash flows, in and out, resulting from financing and investing activities are listed in the same way whether the direct or indirect method of presentation is employed.

Cash Flows from Investing. The major line items in this section of the cash flow statement are as follows:

- Capital Expenditures. This figure represents money spent on items that last a long time, such as property, plant, and equipment. When capital spending increases, it often means the company is expanding.
- Investment Proceeds. Companies will often take some
 of their excess cash and invest it in an effort to get a
 better return than they could in a savings account or
 money market fund. This figure shows how much the
 company has made or lost on these investments.
- Purchases or Sales of Businesses. This figure includes any money the company made from buying or selling subsidiary businesses and will sometimes appear in the cash flows from operating activities section, rather than here.

Cash Flows from Financing. The major line items in this section of the cash flow statement include such things as:

- Dividends Paid. This figure is the total dollar amount the company paid out in dividends over the specified time period.
- Issuance/Purchase of Common Stock. This is an
 important number because it indicates how a company
 is financing its activities. New, rapidly growing
 companies will often issue new stock and dilute the
 value of existing shares in so doing. This practice does,
 however, give a company cash for expansion. Later,
 when the company is more established, it will be in a
 position to buy back its own stock and in this way
 increase the value of existing shares.
- Issuance/Repayments of Debt. This number shows
 whether the company has borrowed money during
 the period or repaid money it previously borrowed.
 Borrowing is the main alternative to issuing stock as
 a way for companies to raise capital.

The cash flow statement is one of the financial statements that all publicly traded companies must file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). The SEC requires that all forms be filed electronically through their Web site (www.sec.gov/edgar.shtml). These statement are then made available to the public and can be viewed by stockholders or potential investors. The cash flow statement in particular offers managers, investors, lenders, and suppliers of a company insight into how well it is meeting its short-term obligations, regardless of whether or not the company is generating income.

SEE ALSO Financial Statements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brahmasrene, Tantatape, C. David Strupeck, and Donna Whitten. "Examining Preferences in Cash Flow Statement Format." *CPA Journal.* October 2004.

Financial Accounting Standards Board. "FASB Accounting Standards Updates". Available from: http://www.fasb.org/cs/ Content Server?c=Page&pagename=FASB% 2FPage% 2FSectionPage&cid=1176156316498.

Financial Accounting Standards Board. "Statement of Cash Flows (Issued 11/87)." Available from: http://www.fasb.org/ jsp/FASB/Pronouncement C/SummaryPage&cid=9000000 10365.

Hey Cunningham, David. Financial Statements Demystified. 4th ed. St. Leonards, NSW, Australia: Allen & Unwin, 2006.

Morgenson, Gretchen. "Why All Earnings Are Not Equal." *New York Times.* 9 January 2010.

O'Connor, Tricia. "The Formula for Determining Cash Flow." Denver Business Journal. 2 June 2000.

Pakroo, Peri. *The Small Business Start Up Kit.* 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Securities and Exchange Commission. "Filings and Forms." Available from: http://www.sec.gov/edgar.shtml.

Taulli, Tom. The EDGAR Online Guide to Decoding Financial Statements. Fort Lauderdale, Fla.: J. Ross Publishing, 2004.

"Ten Ways to Improve Small Business Cash Flow." *Journal of Accountancy*. March 2000.

Tracy, John A. *How to Read a Financial Report.* 7th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CASH MANAGEMENT

Cash management is a broad term that refers to the collection, concentration, and disbursement of cash. The goal is to manage the cash balances of an enterprise in such a way as to maximize the availability of cash not invested in fixed assets or inventories and to do so in such a way as to avoid the risk of insolvency. Factors monitored as a part of cash management include a company's level of liquidity, its management of cash balances, and its short-term investment strategies.

In some ways, managing cash flow is the most important job of business managers. If at any time a company fails to pay an obligation when it is due because of a lack of cash, the company is insolvent. Insolvency is the primary reason firms go bankrupt. Obviously, the prospect of such a dire consequence should compel companies to manage their cash with care. Moreover, efficient cash management means more than just preventing bankruptcy. It improves the profitability and reduces the risk to which the firm is exposed.

A 2010 press release by the Aberdeen Group discussed their research on how the global financial crisis has affected many businesses' ability to manage cash flow. The greatest effect concerned the way cash flow is managed during challenging economic times. Nasreen Quibra, an analyst at Aberdeen Group, noted that "contrary to the classic approach ... companies are not delaying payment as long as possible." Instead, they are promptly paying their invoices to take advantage of early payment discounts and to avoid late payment fees. Based on these assumptions, it can be argued that holding on to cash is no longer always the most profitable option.

Cash management is particularly important for new and growing businesses. Cash flow can be a problem even when a small business has numerous clients, offers a product superior to that offered by its competitors, and enjoys a sterling reputation in its industry. Companies suffering from cash flow problems have no margin of safety in case of unanticipated expenses. They also may experience trouble in finding the funds for innovation or expansion. (It is, somewhat ironically, easier to borrow money when a person has money.) Finally, poor cash flow makes it difficult to hire and retain good employees.

In his 2008 book *The Small Business Start-Up Kit*, Peri Pakroo emphasizes the importance of a cash flow projection. A cash flow projection will analyze whether the money coming into the business from sales, loans, or investments will come in quickly enough to cover the company's outgoing costs. According to Pakroo, it is important to remember that having the money at the right time is nearly as important as having the money at all.

It is only natural that major business expenses are incurred in the production of goods or the provision of services. In most cases, a business incurs such expenses before the corresponding payment is received from customers. In addition, employee salaries and other expenses drain considerable funds from most businesses. These factors make effective cash management an essential part of any business's financial planning. Cash is the lifeblood of a business. Managing it efficiently is essential for success.

When cash is received in exchange for products or services rendered, many small business owners, intent on growing their company and tamping down debt, spend most or all of these funds. But while such priorities are laudable, they should leave room for businesses to absorb lean financial times down the line. The key to successful cash management, therefore, lies in tabulating realistic projections, monitoring collections and disbursements, establishing effective billing and collection measures, and adhering to budgetary restrictions.

CASH COLLECTION AND DISBURSEMENT

Cash collection systems aim to reduce the time it takes to collect the cash that is owed to a firm. Some of the sources of time delays are mail float, processing float, and bank float. Obviously, an envelope mailed by a customer containing payment to a supplier firm does not arrive at its destination instantly. Likewise, the payment is not processed and deposited into a bank account the moment it is received by the supplier firm. And finally, when the payment is deposited in the bank account, oftentimes the bank does not make the funds available immediately. These three "floats" are time delays that add up quickly, and they can force struggling or new firms to find other sources of cash to pay their bills.

Cash management attempts, among other things, to decrease the length and impact of these "float" periods. A collection receipt point closer to the customer perhaps with an outside third-party vendor to receive, process, and deposit the payment (check) is one way to speed up the collection. The effectiveness of this method depends on the location of the customer; the size and schedule of its payments; the firm's method of collecting payments; the costs of processing payments; the time delays involved for mail, processing, and banking; and the prevailing interest rate that can be earned on excess funds. The most important element in ensuring good cash flow from customers, however, is establishing strong billing and collection practices.

Once the money has been collected, most firms then proceed to concentrate the cash into one center. The rationale for such a move is to have complete control of the cash and to provide greater investment opportunities with larger sums of money available as surplus. There are numerous mechanisms that can be employed to concentrate the cash, such as wire transfers, automated clearinghouse (ACH) transfers, and checks. The trade-off is between cost and time.

Another aspect of cash management is knowing a company's optimal cash balance. There are a number of methods that try to determine this magical cash balance, which is the precise amount needed to minimize costs yet provide adequate liquidity to ensure bills are paid on time (hopefully with something left over for emergency purposes). One of the first steps in managing the cash balance is measuring liquidity, or the amount of money on hand to meet current obligations. There are numerous

ways to measure this, including: the cash to total assets ratio, the current ratio (current assets divided by current liabilities), the quick ratio (current assets less inventory, divided by current liabilities), and the net liquid balance (cash plus marketable securities less short-term notes payable, divided by total assets). The higher the number generated by the liquidity measure, the greater the liquidity and vice versa. However, there is a trade-off between liquidity and profitability which discourages firms from having excessive liquidity.

CASH MANAGEMENT IN TROUBLED TIMES

Many small businesses experience cash flow difficulties, especially during their first years of operation. But entrepreneurs and managers can take steps to minimize the impact of such problems and help maintain the continued viability of the business. Suggested steps to address temporary cash flow problems include:

- Create a *realistic* cash flow budget that charts finances for both the short term (30-60 days) and longer term (1-2 years).
- Redouble efforts to collect outstanding payments owed to the company. "Bill promptly and accurately," counseled the *Journal of Accountancy*. "The faster you mail an invoice, the faster you will be paid.... If deliveries do not automatically trigger an invoice, establish a set billing schedule, preferably weekly." Businesses should also include a payment due date.
- Offer small discounts for prompt payment.
- Consider compromising on some billing disputes
 with clients. Small-business owners are
 understandably reluctant to consider this step, but in
 certain cases, obtaining *some* cash even if your
 company is not at fault in the dispute for products
 sold or services rendered may be required to pay
 basic expenses.
- Closely monitor and prioritize all cash disbursements.
- Contact creditors (vendors, lenders, landlords) and attempt to negotiate mutually satisfactory arrangements that will enable the business to weather its cash shortage (provided it is a temporary one). In some cases, a company may be able to arrange better payment terms from suppliers or banks. "Better credit terms translate into borrowing money interestfree," states the *Journal of Accountancy*.
- Liquidate superfluous inventory.
- Assess other areas where operational expenses may be cut without permanently disabling the business, such

as payroll or nonstrategic goods and/or services with small profit margins.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bee, Judy. "Keeping Tabs on Cash Flow: If You're Not, Your Office Could Be Leaking Money." *Medical Economics.* 2 December 2005.

"Cash Management Takes Center Stage." CNN. 5 January 2010. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/news/newsfeeds/articles/marketwire/0573813.htm.

Gage, Jack. "Living Within Your Means." Forbes. 26 December 2005.

Hommel, Ulrich, Michael Frenkel, and Markus Rudolf, eds. *Risk Management*. New York: Springer, 2005.

Kono, Clyde. "Bank on It: Managing Your Cash Flow." *Hawaii Business.* August 2004.

Pakroo, Peri. *The Small Business Start Up Kit.* 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

"Ten Ways to Improve Small Business Cash Flow." *Journal of Accountancy*. March 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CENSUS DATA

The U.S. Constitution (Article I, Section 2) mandates that a census ("enumeration") of the population be conducted at 10-year intervals. The first census took place in 1790; U.S. marshals went door to door to get the count. To streamline and speed up the process, Congress established a census office within the Department of the Interior in 1880 for that year's census; it was staffed by professionals for the first time rather than U.S. marshals' agents. In 1902 Congress created a permanent Census Office in the Department of Commerce and Labor. When the Department of Labor split from this department in 1913, the Bureau of the Census stayed in the Department of Commerce. As an element of the Department of Commerce, the Bureau of the Census was also charged by Congress to conduct the Economic Census which takes place at 5-year intervals (years ending in 2 and 7). Commerce tracks the economy as a whole and publishes the gross domestic product (GDP) data at quarterly intervals.

After Congress created the Department of Labor (DOL), the DOL established its own extensive statistical element, the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). BLS tracks labor issues, compensation, and pricing, and publishes such widely cited economic measurements as the consumer price index (CPI) and the unemployment rate. Other federal departments have developed substantial, formal statistical organizations as well, among them notably the departments of Agriculture, Education, Energy,

Interior, Justice, Health and Human Services, and Transportation. Statistics in some form are available from virtually all other federal agencies as well, but these are somewhat less formally managed and offered and may be more difficult for the small-business owner to find.

Federal statistics are the most complete and comprehensive sources of data available to the small business at the right price: free. Some costs are involved for the publication itself (which may take the form of a printed book, pamphlet, CD, or computer tape), but no payment is required for the substantial work that goes into every survey. Virtually all published data are available for the nation as a whole, for states, for counties, and (for the population census) down to the census tract level, an area of a few blocks. Data are reasonably current, and the Census Bureau frequently updates its Web site with current information and relevant statistics. For example, in November 2009, the Census issued a report about homes with cell phones, and in January 2010, the Census Web site added statistics on the Haitian popultion after news coverage of a devastating earthquake in Haiti raised public awareness about the plight of the Haitian people. The Bureau of the Census (as well as BLS) conduct a partial survey between official census years to provide more up-to-date population data based on extrapolations from smaller samples.

CONTROVERSIES ABOUT CENSUS METHODOLOGY

Although it is common for the Census Bureau and the BLS, among others, to use statistical methods to extrapolate data for years between official Census collection, controversy has surrounded the question of using such methods to conduct the actual Census. For the 1990 Census, the Census relied heavily on mail-in surveys, yet there were significant problems identified with this tally. The Census Bureau officially recorded 248,709,873 people, but other evidence from other surveys and demographic analyses suggested that the population was probably closer to 253 million. Sampling experts pointed out that those who were not counted were mostly children, minorities, and poor residents of both rural and urban areas. Barbara Everitt Bryant, Director of the Census Bureau during the 1990 count, stated, "Coming out of the 1990 census, we recognized that you can"t count everyone by direct enumeration."

As the 2000 Census approached, the Census Bureau proposed using statistical sampling methods to correct the results of the conventional count with the results of a large sample survey of the population. According to Tommy Wright, then the chief of the Census Bureau's statistical research division, "The plan will help lead to a result that includes more of the overall population, especially for certain subpopulations, and it will help to control costs."

The sample-correcting plan for Census 2000 was halted in January 1999, when the Supreme Court ruled against the use of statistical sampling to count the population for purposes of determining Congressional representation. However, the Court did uphold a law mandating the use of a statistically adjusted count for other purposes, including the distribution of \$180 billion in federal funds. Census 2000 was conducted with a traditional counting method, though many experts in statistics remained in favor of the use of sampling to correct for typical undercounting problems.

The controversy over the use of sampling methods arose again in 2008, shortly after the election of Democrat Barack Obama as the new U.S. president. Critics of the conventional counting method employed by the Census in the past advocated the use of sampling to correct the undercount of hard-to-reach populations, which are often minorities living in urban areas who tend to vote most strongly for Democrats. Some Republican lawmakers were concerned that the Obama administration had plans to politicize the Census by using sampling methods to adjust the Census in favor of Democrats. President Obama allayed these fears when he appointed Robert Groves as Director of the Census Bureau in May 2009. Testifying at his confirmation hearing before the Senate, Groves ruled out the use of statistical sampling in the 2010 count. The Census 2010 Web site unequivocally stated, "We will not use statistical methods to adjust the count for the 2010 Census."

USEFULNESS OF DATA TO SMALL BUSINESSES

Many advertising, architectural, consulting, economic research, educational, engineering, market research, polling, surveying, and training organizations are small businesses themselves. For this community of users, census data and other statistical data supplied by other agencies are often a major input to or the very raw material of the work product that they create. Such businesses, of course, make sure that they understand the data sources, the many intricate problems of data and how to work around them, and, of course, where to get the required information and in what format.

A small business in some other field may, however, with relatively low investment in learning, begin to use census data in assessing its market and competition. A starting point might be the Census Bureau's annual County Business Patterns (CBP) series. The CBP provides data at the county, metropolitan, or zip code level on a number of establishments by industry, employment, and payroll data. Several years' worth of data are usually available so that comparisons can be made year to year. The most recent data will be 3 years old. Using his or her

own county, town, or zip code, the business owner can rapidly get a feel for the competition, the average number of people such businesses employ, and what employees are paid on average. The only requirement is that the owner must know the numerical code for his or her business. Industries are classified using the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS). Getting data on a company's NAICS code, and downloading data on a particular industry, can be easily done on the Internet. Internet "fluency," however, is a requirement. The alternative to online searching is to obtain data on paper from the nearest large public library with a department for federal documents.

LIMITATIONS

The business seeking information about another company or range of companies by name will discover that census data hide any and all information that may reveal the particular operational numbers for a single business. Thus if a zip code has only one participant in a NAICS industry, the County Business Patterns, for instance, will "hide" the results in a higher NAICS code rather than let the public know how many employees ABC, Inc. has and what it pays them. Federal data are most useful for discovering broader trends in markets, prices, employment, output, and purchasing. Specific company-level intelligence may also be available, but only if the company is publicly traded and falls under the regulation of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). In such a case, the small business can obtain the filings of that company with the SEC.

Many people encountering federal data for the first time also complain that "the statistics are old." Indeed, it takes substantial effort and time to collect statistics from millions of businesses or individuals, to process these data, and then to make them available in printed or electronic forms. Thus 3- or 4-year-old federal data are "fresh," indeed the most up-to-date available anywhere. Whenever more recent data are cited, they are based on extrapolations and estimates, not genuine *enumeration* such as the Constitution requires.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Peterson, Ivars. "Census Sampling Confusion." Science News Online. 6 March 1999. Available from: http://www.science news.org/sn arc99/3 6 99/bob1.htm.
- U.S. Bureau of the Census. 200 Years of Census Taking: Population and Housing Questions, 1790 1990. 1989.
- U.S. Bureau of the Census. County Business Patterns. Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/cbp/index.html. Retrieved on 25 January 2010.
- U.S. Bureau of the Census. Available from: http://www.census.gov/index.html. Retrieved on 25 January 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/. Retrieved on 25 January 2010.

- "The Whole Story." United States Census 2010. Available from: http://2010.census.gov/2010census/about/whole.php. Retrieved on 25 January 2010.
- Yen, Hope. "Census Bureau Nominee Rules Out Use of Sampling for 2010 Census." 15 May 2009. *Huffington Post.*Available from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/05/15/census bureau nominee rul n 204006.html. Retrieved on 25 January 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CERTIFIED LENDERS

Certified lenders are banking institutions that qualify for inclusion in a streamlined lending program maintained by the Small Business Administration (SBA). Certified lenders are institutions that have been heavily involved in regular SBA loan-guaranty processing and have met other criteria stipulated by the SBA for participation in the Certified Lender Program (CLP). Certified lenders are given partial authority to approve. The SBA expects CLP lenders to perform a complete loan analysis; in return, the SBA promises a 3-day turnaround. The SBA still makes the final credit and eligibility decision but, by completing a credit review instead of an conducting an independent analysis, the SBA can offer faster loan decisions. The SBA Web site points out the advantages of this system: "The key aspect of CLP is the greater utilization of the credit knowledge of the lender's loan officers to shorten SBA's loan processing time."

The CLP is only one of many loan programs sponsored by the SBA. Sources vary on how extensive the CLP is within the SBA. According to some sources, between 4 and 10 percent of all SBA loans are made through the CLP. The Minority Business Development Agency of the U.S. Department of Commerce claims that certified lenders account for one-third of the loans that are guaranteed by the SBA. According to *Entrepreneur*, there were about 850 lenders participating in the Certified Lender Program in 2009.

A lending institution can become a part of the SBA's Certified Lender Program (CLP) in one of two ways: 1) It may make a request to an SBA field office for consideration for the program; or 2) An SBA field office may nominate the lender without prompting from the institution. SBA district directors approve and renew a lender's status as part of the CLP. Primary considerations in determining whether the lender will qualify include:

 Whether the applicant has the ability to process, close, service, and liquidate loans.

- Whether the applicant has a good performance history with the SBA (i.e., has it submitted complete and accurate loan guarantee application packages in the past?).
- Whether the applicant has an acceptable SBA purchase rate.
- Whether the applicant seems able to work amicably with the local SBA office.

If a lending institution has its application for inclusion in the CLP turned down, it may make an appeal to the SBA's Associate Administrator for Financial Assistance (AA/FA), whose decision is final.

According to the Small Business Administration, the AA/FA may suspend or revoke CLP status upon written notice providing the reasons are given at least 10 business days prior to the effective date of the suspension or revocation. Lending institutions may lose their status for a variety of reasons, including a poor loan performance record; failure to make the required number of loans; violations of applicable statutes, regulations, or published SBA policies.

Similar to certified lenders are preferred lenders. Banks that qualify as preferred lenders are among the best SBA lenders and enjoy full delegation of lending authority in exchange for a 75 percent rate of guaranty. In other words, they do not have to run an SBA loan past the SBA before approving it. This lending authority has to be renewed every 2 years, and the lender's portfolio is examined by the SBA on an annual basis. Preferred lenders are also required to employ two SBA-trained loan officers. There are about 450 preferred lenders. Sources agree that preferred loans accounts for about 20 percent of all SBA loans.

A wide range of small-business financing experts recommend using either a certified or preferred lender to seek an SBA loan. As *Entrepreneur* points out, "The SBA-guarantee process is tricky at best, and you want a lender who has been through it more than once." Certified and preferred lenders can be found on the SBA Web site or through local SBA offices.

The economic stimulus efforts pushed by the administration of President Barack Obama resulted in a sharp increase in government-backed small-business loans. With the 2009 passage of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, the SBA received an additional \$730 million in funds to help stimulate small-business lending. To boost lending further, the SBA waived loan fees for borrowers and raised loan guarantees for banks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Certified and Preferred SBA Lenders?" *BlobalBX*. Available from: http://www.globalbx.com/a Certified Preferred SBA Lenders.asp. Retrieved on 24 January 2010.

- "SBA Guaranteed Loans" *Entrepreneur*. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/money/howtoguide/article52730.html. Retrieved on 24 January 2010.
- Tucker, Libby. "SBA Stimulus Loan Fund Running Out." Columbian. 30 October 2009.
- U.S. Department of Commerce; Minority Business Development Agency. "SBA Loans Preferred and Certified Lenders." Available from: http://www.mbda.gov. Retrieved on 24 January 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Finance Start Up." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/ financestartup/SERV CLP.html. Retrieved on 24 January 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

Certified public accountants (CPAs) provide a broad range of financial services to small businesses. These services include preparation of financial statements and tax returns, providing advice on various aspects of business, such as operations and management, and assisting in the development and installation of effective accounting systems.

Unlike large corporate enterprises, small-business owners may not need continuous accounting services. Still, small-business owners need to ensure that their enterprise operates in accordance with the complexities of modern finance, and that they have an informed understanding of the business's financial health in order to ensure that they can make sound business decisions. Many entrepreneurs and business owners turn to CPAs for help in these areas. For a small business, financial mismanagement can spell failure; choosing and using the services of a CPA are critical to business success.

QUALIFICATIONS

The CPA has a comprehensive educational background. Each candidate must attend a 4-year program in accounting at an accredited institution. A CPA must also pass a standard test for competency in the field. The CPA exam covers four main areas: Law and Professional Responsibility; Auditing Procedures; Accounting and Reporting (taxation and accounting); and Financial Accounting and Reporting. This exam is administered in every state by a state board of accounting.

Individual state boards also set up state regulations for professional licensing standards. This often means that CPAs are required to have professional experience. Each state has requirements that are peculiar to the state, and regulatory efforts are continuous. In 2005, for instance, the Katrina hurricane and the devastation it

caused produced changes in CPA practices in Louisiana; in Michigan, new rules were instituted requiring that CPAs submit past work product for peer review in order to have their licenses renewed. In 2008 Washington state legislators approved a bill aimed at improving interstate mobility for CPAs. Many other states have also passed laws allowing CPAs more easily to conduct business for clients in other states. The International Qualifications Appraisal Board (IQAB) serves to screen CPAs holding credentials from other countries; business owners should be aware that IQAB has ruled that accounting bodies in some countries, such as the Australian Society of Certified Practicing Accountants and the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants in the United Kingdom, are not equivalent to American licensing programs. This is especially important since some CPA firms based in the United States have begun outsourcing work to other countries in an effort to cut costs. A small business wishing to keep up-to-date with current practice can do so by contacting its state board and/or the IQAB.

There are several organizations for CPAs which also provide information and educate the public on the role of the CPA. The major national organization is the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA). Its goals are to provide members with resources and information and to promote public awareness about the profession. The AICPA sets a code of professional standards which serve as guidelines for CPAs in conduct and professional responsibility.

SERVICES

CPAs provide financial services to the general public which can encompass both private citizens and business enterprises rather than to one single company. They can act individually or as members of a public accounting firm. CPAs may provide service in one or more areas in which they have been trained, including the following:

- Financial Planning. A CPA may analyze assets, income, and spending in order to give a person a clear picture of his or her financial status. This can be done on an individual basis (retirement planning or investment planning) or on the business level (preparation of pension plans and business investments).
- Tax Preparation. A CPA can be a valuable resource to entrepreneurs seeking help in unraveling various tax codes and their impact on business. This function includes areas such as tax regulation compliance, consultation, and planning and representation.
- Management Advisory Services. Small-business owners may need advice on anything from how to file for a business loan to the preparation of a

- budget. A CPA can assist business owners in preparing financial statements, budgets, strategic planning, and other financial advice.
- Accounting and Auditing. This involves verification
 of a company's accounting processes,
 documentation, and data to be certain they conform
 to accounting principles. In this function, the CPA
 makes sure that financial statements are in order.

CPAs often specialize in specific areas of the accounting practice, such as auditing and accounting, tax law, or management advisory. They may also specialize in certain industry areas, such as retail, health care, or restaurant businesses.

ENTREPRENEURS AND THE CPA

Entrepreneurs seeking a CPA should look for the following:

- Reasonable Prices. Most CPAs charge competitive rates, but it makes sense to check pricing to be sure that the CPA an entrepreneur is considering is not charging rates exorbitantly higher than his or her competitors. It is always advisable to request a letter from the firm or individual CPA that explicitly states the CPA's fee or billing rate. This letter may also specify the billing and payment methods.
- Good Reputation. Does the CPA come well recommended? Integrity is something people discuss when talking about people who work with financial information. Listening to other business owners can provide valuable information in making choices. In addition, trade associations, local business resource centers, and business organizations (such as a local chamber of commerce) are also potentially valuable sources of information when selecting a CPA. As business owners narrow the field of candidates, they should ask for the names of other businesses the CPA serves and follow up with those references.
- Quality and Timeliness of Service. A CPA who does not deliver quality services in a prompt and reliable fashion is of little use to a small business. "Although it seems that all CPAs are similar, they don't all provide the same level of service," noted Thomas Murray in *LI Business News*. "And while price is a factor in any business decision, your choice should be primarily based upon the added value you receive from your relationship with your CPA."
- Flexibility and Adaptability. Can the CPA's business or firm fit your needs? Some CPAs provide only auditing or tax services, while others offer a host of financial planning, retirement, pension, and other

- services. A business owner should choose a CPA which can continue to be of service as the needs of the business change.
- Communicate. Business owners should be prepared to outline all the services that they believe they will need from their CPA. In some instances, a CPA may realize that the business owner is asking for a scope of services or a level of specialization that he or she cannot provide. If these obstacles can be identified early, both the entrepreneur and the accountant can save themselves a great deal of time and pursue other business opportunities.

Once a CPA has been selected, entrepreneurs should prepare to do some footwork to make the relationship a valuable one. The business owner should be prepared to keep accurate records, including invoices, payments, and amounts spent on business-related expenses. A little bookkeeping goes a long way to improving the service a CPA can provide.

One alternative a small-business owner may wish to consider is the use of accounting software such as Quick-Books by Intuit. Many small-business owners find such software to be an affordable alternative to hiring a CPA, though the owner must be willing to learn how to use the software. The majority of small-business owners choose a software solution for their accounting needs, and over 90 percent of the market is controlled by QuickBooks. Rather than simply replacing CPAs, however, Intuit has worked to include the expertise of accounting professionals in ways that benefit small- business owners. Many CPAs even offer services as advisors for QuickBooks users. Intuit also provides resources for small-business owners to locate an accounting professional for advice and special services that are beyond the scope of their software.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "International Qualifications Appraisal Board." Chartered Accountants of Canada. Available from:http://www.cica.ca/become a ca/foreign trained accountants/international qualifications appraisal board/index.aspx.
- "Intuit Hits 50,000 Member Milestone with Quickbooks ProAdvisor Program." *Intuit.* 19 June 2008. Available from:http://about.intuit.com/about intuit/press room/press release/2008/0619qb.jsp.
- Lane, Amy. "New Laws Tighten Rules, Penalties for Accountants." Crain's Detroit Business. 16 January 2006.
- LaRose, Greg. "Louisiana CPA Board Adapts to Post Katrina Conditions." New Orleans CityBusiness. 16 January 2006.
- Murray, Thomas J. "Choosing Your Accountant." *LI Business* News. 12 May 2000.
- "Net Not Always the Best for Choosing Advisors." *LI Business News.* 23 October 1998.
- Shapiro, Leslie. "Future Services of Accountants an AICPA Perspective." *National Public Accountant.* January/February 1997.

Substitute Senate Bill 6604. Passed legislation from the State of Washington, 60th Legislature, 2008 regular session. Available from: http://apps.leg.wa.gov/documents/billdocs/2007 08/Pdf/Bills/Senate%20Passed%20Legislature/6604 S.PL.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

CHAMBERS OF COMMERCE

A chamber of commerce is a voluntary association whose membership is comprised of companies, civic leaders, and individual business people. Its members seek to promote the interests of business, typically in a broadbased way. Chambers of commerce exist on municipal, state, regional, national, and international levels. Today, chambers of commerce sometimes called boards of trade or commercial associations can be found in most of the world's industrialized countries.

In the United States, the first chamber of commerce was created in 1768 in New York City. Its stated objectives encompassed "encouraging commerce, supporting industry, adjusting disputes relative to trade and navigation, and producing such laws and regulations as may be found necessary for the benefit of trade in general." Soon other chambers of commerce formed in other major cities. Arising in quick succession during the nineteenth century, chambers of commerce spread throughout the land and today number in the thousands.

LOCAL CHAMBERS OF COMMERCE

At the local level, chambers of commerce strive to develop and publicize business opportunities in their communities, as well as work for the betterment of local schools and other community institutions. Local chambers of commerce offer a range of programs and services to their members, including information and advice on timely business matters, opportunities for networking, and a variety of publications. Local chambers of commerce also provide their members with numerous forums task forces, committees, special events, and so on in which to express their specific views and concerns, whether pertaining to the challenges facing small businesses or to the issues surrounding international commerce. Depending on their geographic settings, local chambers of commerce can be small or large in terms of their membership and scope of activities.

NATIONAL LEVEL

At the national level, chambers of commerce function as a unified voice for their affiliates. The U.S. Chamber of Commerce, for example, counts individual companies, affiliate chambers of commerce, and trade and professional associations among its members. Through them, it represents more than three million business organizations and individuals. Members include business of all sizes, from the Fortune 500 companies to home-based, one-person operations. In fact, 96 percent of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce's membership is made up of companies with fewer than 100 employees.

Founded as a national federation in 1912 and headquartered in Washington, D.C., the national chamber was instrumental in persuading the federal government to institute a national budget and in gaining passage of the Federal Reserve Act of 1913. The chamber' chief aims are to stop perceived overregulation; push down business taxes; improve labor relations; increase production; develop new markets; provide more jobs; raise educational levels; build better cities; and keep organized business strong and increasingly effective.

To carry out its mission, the national chamber maintains a large staff that engages in a broad spectrum of activities, ranging from informing and counseling its members on key government developments to conducting policy studies and issuing reports, bulletins, booklets, and periodicals. In addition, the national chamber maintains a vigorous stance in making its policies and members' viewpoints known to federal agency personnel, members of Congress, and other public officials. Augmenting the national chamber are four regional offices and fifty foreign-based American chambers of commerce.

Historically, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce has lobbied against legislation that, from a business owner's perspective, might negatively affect the success and profitability of American businesses. This includes proposals to increase the minimum wage, as well as legislation such as the Employee Free Choice Act, which would make it easier for employees to form and join unions. In 2009 the U.S. Chamber of Commerce was the subject of controversy related to the issue of global climate change. The chamber lobbied against the American Clean Energy and Security Act of 2009 (ACES), which sets a national limit on the amount of greenhouse gases produced by American businesses and calls for a gradual reduction in that total amount over the course of three decades. Representatives of the chamber argued that the bill would result in much higher costs to businesses that rely upon fossil fuels. The organization also supported the view that global climate change remains an unproven theory.

The ACES bill was passed by the U.S. House of Representatives in June 2009, and in the months that followed, several corporations ended their memberships with the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, citing the organization's stance on climate change as the reason. Among the companies that left the chamber were Apple Inc. and Pacific Gas & Electric. The Nike Corporation gave up a position on the chamber's board of directors over the issue, but remained a member of the organization. Despite the

controversy, according to a 2010 Harris Interactive poll, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce remains one of the most respected lobbying organizations in Washington.

INTERNATIONAL LEVEL

At the global level is the International Chamber of Commerce, founded in 1920. This organization constitutes an international federation of business organizations and individuals and as such serves as a powerful voice for business interests worldwide. It holds the highest-ranking status afforded to organizations the United Nations calls on in a consultative capacity. It also operates a prominent court of arbitration to settle international business disputes; utilizes teams of experts to formulate solutions to problems in such areas as communications, law, and financial relations; and issues a quarterly publication titled *World Trade*. Headquartered in Paris, the International Chamber of Commerce functions as a vital mechanism for articulating global business concerns to world opinion leaders and the public at large.

Junior chambers of commerce, known as the Jaycees, also originated in the 1920s. These associations, evolving from the larger chamber of commerce movement, are composed of young business people in their twenties and thirties. Prevalent throughout the United States and in many other countries as well, junior chambers of commerce principally devote their energies to projects of community improvement.

SEE ALSO Business Associations; U.S. Chamber of Commerce.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

U.S. Chamber of Commerce. "About Us." January 2010. Available from: http://www.uschamber.com/about/default.

U.S. Chamber of Commerce. "Business Competitiveness Platform: Recommendations to the Parties." July 2004.

Cashill, Jack. "When Your Chamber Becomes Your Competitor." *Ingram's.* January 2000.

Pierce, Jan, ed. World Chamber of Commerce Directory, 2000. International Chamber of Commerce, 2000.

Stier, Ken, "Is the Chamber of Commerce Its Own Worst Enemy?" *Time.* 31 October 2009. Available from: http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1932979,00.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

CHARITABLE GIVING

Many small-business owners engage in charitable giving, either as private individuals or in their corporate capacity. This charitable giving can take many forms, including

sponsorship of local charitable events, donations of excess inventory, and sustained philanthropy in one or more areas through the establishment of a formal foundation or council. Whatever form the charitable giving takes, experts and entrepreneurs agree that such activity can have a beneficial impact on the company as well as the charities and institutions it supports.

Tough economic times, such as the recession that began in 2008, severely impact charitable contributions to those in need at a time when they are needed most. According to a 2009 report by the Giving USA Foundation, 2008 donations decreased for two-thirds of all public charities when compared to the previous year. Still, as a 2010 article at *BusinessWeek.com* suggests, "strategic giving" can be a vital way of improving a company's image to consumers and increasing brand awareness.

CONTRIBUTIONS OF GOODS AND SERVICES

Charitable giving by small businesses most often takes the form of contributions of goods and, less often, services. Indeed, many companies have made donations of obsolete, excess, erroneously packaged, or slow-moving inventory. The bottom-line advantages of such donations are considerable for small companies. "Not only can you get rid of that inventory and free up warehouse space, but you also can get a hefty tax deduction often, more than your production costs and at the same time help a notfor-profit organization," wrote Marsha Bertrand in Nation's Business. Indeed, some companies that donate goods to charitable causes can reap tax deductions that equal the cost of producing those goods plus half the difference between that cost and the fair market value of those goods. The amount of the deduction for which companies are eligible will vary with their legal status. Partnerships, S corporations, and sole proprietorships will only be able to claim deductions amounting to the production cost of the donated goods. But for C corporations, the deduction can be two times the production cost.

Bertrand and others point out, however, that the donated goods will entitle businesses to a deduction only if they meet requirements laid out in the Internal Revenue Service's tax code. For instance, the donor business will qualify for a deduction only if it hands over its goods to a qualified nonprofit organization. Moreover, products that are donated must be targeted at helping disadvantaged or otherwise legitimate groups, such as children, the needy, and people who are ill. Finally, donated goods must be handed over unconditionally; the donor business is not allowed to receive compensation in any form for its largess. Despite these restrictions, analysts and companies that have established charitable giving programs agree that

making such donations can have a potent positive impact for the participating business.

In addition to the tax deduction and the reduced inventory-carrying costs, companies realize tremendous public relations benefits from corporate giving. According to the "Cone Corporate Citizenship Study" conducted by Boston-based Cone Inc., eight in ten Americans say corporate support of causes helps earn their loyalty to a business. C. J. Prince explains in an *Entrepreneur* article on the subject that to many entrepreneurs focused "on keeping costs down and milking every cash-flow dollar, corporate giving sounds like a luxury they just can't afford. But in today's competitive environment, corporate charitable programs and partnerships may be the cheapest strategic competitive edge you can get not to mention the satisfaction they can bring."

Many businesses that choose to direct their excess inventory toward philanthropic targets have come to realize that there are a number of agencies that can help them in this task. In addition to nonprofit organizations themselves, which typically try to make the donation process as easy as possible for donor companies, companies interested in handing over goods can enlist the help of organizations known as exchanges. These organizations serve as middlemen, accepting products from companies and then distributing them to various deserving charitable groups. "In addition to finding an outlet for your goods, exchanges supply you with the proper tax documentation, handle distribution, and ensure that the recipient qualifies under the tax code," stated Bertrand.

ORGANIZED GIVING IN SMALL FAMILY ENTERPRISES

Business experts agree that charitable giving is an activity that, when considered by small family-owned businesses, is particularly rife with both opportunities and challenges. The chief pitfall of charitable giving by members of family businesses is lack of communication. All too often each member of a family involved in a business writes out checks to charities of his or her choosing. One may donate to the cancer society, another to the arts, and a third to yet a different worthy nonprofit. When the donations are tallied up a lack of direction and consistency in support is often the result. Analysts encourage owners of family businesses to organize their charitable giving in a cohesive way that can benefit both deserving nonprofit organizations and the business itself.

Organizing a Strategy for Philanthropic Giving. There is no one organized giving plan that all family-owned businesses should adhere to. Indeed, small and mid-sized family businesses utilize a broad range of charitable

strategies, many of which are tremendously effective despite their differences in emphasis, direction, and execution. But most successful giving programs share a common characteristic that is also a hallmark of success in the business arena: proper research and planning. Family businesses seeking to establish a program of charitable giving need to recognize that such policies are predicated on three major issues choice of charities, size of donations, and the vehicle that will be used to execute donations.

Choice of Charity or Charities. Some family businesses choose to provide financial support only to causes that are personally important to family members, regardless of their influence on the business or industry in which the family is involved. Other families, meanwhile, may choose to steer their charitable giving toward areas that also impact the family business. A publisher who supports literacy causes, for example, can publicize that connection and boost its public image. A paper manufacturer that supports environmental and deforestation causes may, likewise, create goodwill in the community.

Of course, many families will discover that agreeing on the primary recipients of a charitable giving program is no easy matter. Some family members may be enthusiastic supporters of a nonprofit organization, only to find to their dismay that other members are lukewarm or even hostile to that organization's goals and mission. In such instances, consultants urge individuals not to adopt an intransigent position or engage in "tit-for-tat" negotiations in which approval of a charity is withheld until family members agree to provide financial support to a cause of which they may not be enamored. There are plenty of charities to which everyone should be able to agree to donate. In instances where disagreements break down along generational lines, another option is to create a 3- to 5-year plan in which the causes favored by one generation give way over time to those favored by the next generation.

Donations to global relief efforts, such as those that arose following the 2010 earthquake in Haiti, are subject to special conditions that should be thoroughly researched before any donations are made. For example, donations to foreign organizations generally cannot be deducted when filing federal income tax returns. Be sure to donate through an organization based in the United States; resources such as the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) can provide guidance on American charitable organizations aimed at helping with global relief efforts. Many such organizations accept donations through text messages; it is important to keep copies of phone bills that list any such donations, since they may qualify as documented proof of the donation. Charitable gifts to emergency relief efforts may also qualify for early deduction on a prior year's tax return; for example, individuals and businesses that contributed to Haiti earthquake relief in early 2010 were able to claim the donation on 2009 tax returns instead of waiting a full year to receive the tax deduction. However, these are special circumstances that require approval from federal lawmakers. Be sure to research the specifics of any global relief effort before contributing.

Deciding How Much to Give. The size of charitable donations that family-owned businesses give is, of course, directly linked to the size and fortunes of the family business. A family-owned lumber business with several locations and a host of reliable corporate clients is obviously going to be able to make larger donations, if it is so inclined, than are the owners of a single sporting goods store. But no matter what the sum total of donations is, family members should make sure that they arrive at the total together and in an informed fashion. That is, organized giving totals should be arrived at with an eye toward the business's current financial standing and its future business plans and prospects. A company poised on the brink of a major expansion effort, for example, may adopt a more modest strategy of organized giving than would a mature business that requires less reinvestment.

Another consideration that members of family-owned businesses need to weigh is their allocation of time to charities. Certain individuals may be enthusiastic supporters of a charity, giving considerable amounts of time and talent to the organization in order to advance its work. Such selflessness is laudable, but it can also give rise to resentments among fellow family members if they begin to feel they are taking on an unfair share of the company's workload as a result. For this reason, family members should make sure that they communicate the needs of the business as well as the charity to one another through regular meetings. Of course, sometimes a business may find that extensive involvement in charitable work can also pay dividends for the company. A hands-on involvement in charitable work demonstrates a tangible commitment to the cause while also allowing for networking with others in the business community.

Choosing a Vehicle for Giving. Many a family-owned business has chosen to establish a philanthropic foundation to guide its charitable activities. This is especially true of families that own larger businesses that can afford to make donations of considerable size. If a company intends to donate a very large sum, more than \$250,000, there are advantages to setting up a foundation, which is a legal entity recognized under state law and by the IRS as a nonprofit corporation. Such foundations are subject to complex rules. Nonetheless, contributions to the foundation are generally tax-deductible, whether they are made by family members or by non-family members who support the foundation's goals.

Before committing to a foundation, however, small-business owners should consider the various restrictions that apply (foundations are required by law to distribute a minimum of 5 percent of their net worth to charities every year, for example) and the legal and accounting fees associated with running it.

Another option that some small businesses pursue is the formation of a charitable council. Like individuals, the council can give tax-deductible donations to charities. However, councils are not recognized by or accountable to the IRS and as a result contributors do not receive a tax break on any direct contributions to the council's funds.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bertrand, Marsha. "Donations for Deductions." *Nation's Business.* January 1996.

Farrell, Chris. "Philanthropy: Companies Seek Greater Returns in Tough Times." *BusinessWeek.com.* 18 January 2010. Available from: http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/34878692/ns/business businessweekcom/

Internal Revenue Service. "Ten Facts About Claiming Donations Made to Haiti." *IRS.gov.* Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=218679,00.html.

Kahan, Stuart. "Strategies of Charitable Giving." *Accounting Technology*. January 2000.

Prince, C. J. "Give and Receive: When Done Right, Corporate Charitable Giving Can Boost Company Morale and Exposure as Well as Your Bottom Line." *Entrepreneur*. November 2005.

Saxe, Douglas S. "Discussing Charitable Giving." Business First Columbus. 22 September 2000.

Stockman, Farah. "For Profit Businesses Market 'Experience' of Charitable Giving." *Knight Ridder/Tribune Business News.* 14 December 2000.

Troy, Carol Wilkinson. "Commentary: Breakdown of Charitable Giving in the U.S." *Daily Record*. 6 January 2006.

"U.S. Charitable Giving Estimated to be \$dollar;307.65 Billion in 2008." *Giving USA Foundation*. 10 June 2009. Available from: http://www.aafrc.org/press_releases/gusa/GivingReaches300 billion.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

CHILD-CARE

Child-care has emerged as an important issue for both employers and employees in recent decades. The statistics are telling. In a publication by the Maternal and Child Health Bureau (part of the Health Resources and Services Administration of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services), titled 2007 National Survey of Children's Health, 54.2 percent of survey respondents with children aged up to five stated that their child or children received 10 or more hours of care from a care

provider other than immediate family. A follow-up report, *Child Health USA 2008 2009*, states, "In 2007, 71.0 percent of women with children under 18 years of age were in the labor force (either employed or looking for work) and 67.8 percent were employed." This represents a 10 percent increase in the number of working mothers when compared to data collected by the same organization in 2003. Parents in the United States are working outside the home in greater numbers than ever before and the issue of how best to bring up the next generation is one that touches everyone.

As early as the mid-1990s a U.S. Department of Labor study observed that "America has become a society in which everyone is expected to work including women with young children. But many of society's institutions were designed during an era of male breadwinners and female homemakers. What is needed is a ... reform of the institutions and policies that govern the workplace to ensure that women can participate fully in the economy and that men and women have the time and resources to invest in their children." Researchers, child-care experts, and working parents have been heartened by the success that some businesses have experienced in their efforts to assist their employees in this area, but the consensus remains that many child-care arrangements are inadequate for working parents.

This problem is even more acute for single parents who do not have partners who can carry the child-care load in emergency situations. It is also more prevalent in certain industries; studies indicate that working women in professional occupations (typified by high levels of education and salary) are two or three times more likely to receive child-care benefits from their employers than are women who work in service, production, and agricultural occupations.

CHILD CARE POLICIES IN THE WORKPLACE

Child-care problems have repercussions for employers as well as employees. Analysts have pointed out that problems with child-care can be a significant drain on worker productivity, and in some cases can even result in the permanent loss of valued employees. According to some experts, small businesses are particularly vulnerable to such losses, since they often do not have the financial resources to install the on-site child-care centers that have proven beneficial to some larger companies in addressing this issue. But observers contend that small business enterprises have a variety of options at their disposal to help their employees deal with the child-care issue.

Of course, the first priority for working parents is ensuring that their children are placed in a child-care environment that protects them and attends to their physical and emotional needs. Working parents may have different family situations and child-care needs but they all voice the same concerns. Parents want their children to be in a safe environment, shielded from the potential dangers and abuses about which they hear so much in the media. When parents believe their children are safe and secure in another person's care, they feel a sense of relief and are able to attend to other matters more fully.

While safety is the paramount concern in selecting a child-care provider, parents also look at other tangible quality factors like cleanliness, licensing, staff certification, and curriculum. Many parents expect the day care environment in which they leave their children to be an enriching environment as well, one in which the children learn. Unfortunately, the state of professional child-care in the United States all too often leaves much to be desired. As David Whitman remarked in U.S. News & World Report, "the warped dynamic of the child-care market is all too plain: There are too many parents chasing too few day-care openings in settings where there is too much turnover of providers who receive too little training and pay." This state of affairs naturally serves to further exacerbate the concerns of working parents seeking to juggle home and office responsibilities.

INTERGENERATIONAL CARE

Changing demographics in the United States have also created a situation wherein increasing numbers of working people find themselves dividing their time, energy, and financial resources between two sets of care demands. On one end are small children, while on the other can be found elderly parents. This phenomenon has given rise to the still modest but growing success of "intergenerational care" centers, in which working parents who also have obligations to care for their own elderly parents can place both categories of dependents in a single facility, where they will be cared for. Most experts expect that, given the continued rise in participation by women in the work place and the track record of success enjoyed by intergenerational care programs in hospitals, nursing homes, and child-care centers the concept of intergenerational care will continue to increase in popularity in the business world. In fact, some studies indicate that demographic trends practically ensure the continued growth of intergenerational care facilities.

Given all of these considerations, observers believe that businesses looking to provide some measure of child-care assistance to their employees will factor the elder care issue into their analysis of options with increasing frequency. "Companies that aren't doing anything at all probably could not envision doing on-site intergenerational care, or even elder care," admitted one executive whose company opened an intergenerational care facility for its employees in an interview with *HR Focus*. "But we're finding that companies that are either planning or thinking about on-site child-care now are rethinking their space [to accommodate elder care in the future]."

BENEFITS OF CHILD CARE FOR EMPLOYERS

Discussions of child-care nearly always center on the desired benefits of such programs for working parents and their children. But some analysts believe that employers can also reap significant benefits from good child-care arrangements. This accounts for the steady growth in the percentage of companies that offer some manner of child-care assistance to their employees. According to the 2009 Employee Benefits Survey of the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, approximately 10 percent of civilian employees were eligible to receive full or partial compensation for child- care expenses.

This increase in child-care assistance can be directly traced to concerns that employees who are grappling with child-care issues are less productive than those who are unencumbered. These workers spend sometimes large amounts of company time on the issue (for example, calling about possible providers and checking on the well-being of sick children), may fall victim to tardiness, and typically miss several days of work each year due to child-care situations. Indeed, studies conducted in the early 1990s indicated that 1 out of 3 sick days taken by a working parent is actually due to child-related illnesses that preclude the child's presence at school or his or her usual day-care provider, and that other child-care problems can siphon off another 7 or 8 days of employee attendance on an annual basis.

Some businesses, meanwhile, allow parents to bring their children to work with them occasionally when childcare plans fall through. In some business environments, this may not result in dramatic reductions in productivity, but in other settings such as office environments this can result in significant productivity downturns for both the parent (who has to divide his or her time between work and child supervision) and co-workers, who are often distracted by the presence of the youngster. Finally, some businesses permanently lose valuable workers who decide, after having a child, that the expense and hassles associated with day care make returning to the workplace a questionable strategy.

Given the above factors, many experts believe that small and large businesses alike should investigate ways in which they can help their employees secure acceptable child-care arrangements. By doing so, they may well reap increased benefits in the realm of worker productivity. In addition, they are likely to find that having a program of child-care assistance in place can be a tremendous boon in recruiting efforts, and that child-care provisions can help

companies retain employees who might otherwise stay at home or leave for a competitor that offers meaningful child-care benefits.

Finally, companies may find that providing child-care programs to workers is not nearly as expensive as they believed, since the provision of child-care assistance is tax-deductible to employers. From a company standpoint, assisting employees with their child-care needs is good business. A well-administered child-care program can save a company more money than any other employee benefit. It allows a company to recruit employees more effectively, to reduce turnover and absenteeism, and to increase the productivity of employees.

RESEARCHING EMPLOYEES' CHILD CARE NEEDS

Prior to settling on a methodology by which to help working parents in their employ, businesses should first do some research to learn which alternatives will do the best job of meeting the needs of both the company and its workers. The first step in establishing a sound childcare plan is to determine what a company's goals are, what type of corporate culture exists, and how much money it is willing to spend. A child-care plan that does not adequately integrate these considerations will almost certainly perform inadequately or fail. In addition, smallbusiness owners should make sure that child-care is a pressing issue before investing time and money into finding solutions for it. "Make sure that you have a problem in the first place," wrote Dayton Fandray in Workforce. "And if you find that a problem exists, measure its dimensions in terms that you can quantify before you try to fix it."

Employers should consider disseminating a questionnaire or find some other means of assessing the needs and desires of their work force. In addition, business owners and managers should take a good look at the demographic makeup of their employee roster. After all, a company that employs relatively few people under the age of fifty is far less likely to need a comprehensive child-care assistance plan than is a business that employs large numbers of women under the age of thirty-five. "Ask how many would be involved in some kind of child-care arrangement, the ages of their children and their current arrangements for having those children taken care of," one management consultant told Nation's Business. Employee impressions of various child-care options and the amounts they are willing to contribute to employer-assisted child-care programs should also be solicited.

From there, businesses should investigate the community in which they operate. By checking out what programs the surrounding communities already have to offer, as well as determining both the resources and

barriers to starting new ones, a company can be sure not to overlook existing services. Taking advantage of existing services and possibly subsidizing those services is a more economical solution than trying to start from scratch. Finally, companies should try to find ways of accurately evaluating return on investment in their child-care policies. This return on investment can take many forms, from increased loyalty and productivity to growth in employee retention rates.

CHILD CARE AS A SMALL BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY

Another important aspect of child-care is the opportunity it provides to entrepreneurs looking to start a new small business. Start-up and overhead costs are relatively low, since many child-care businesses operate out of the owner's home. In addition, the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act allocated \$2 billion for investment in child-care and development, potentially making it easier for child-care businesses to obtain loans and grants. As with any small business, it is important to survey the needs of the community and learn about the licenses and accommodations required to operate a child-care business; these laws can differ from state to state. The National Child Care Information and Technical Assistance Center provides resources for anyone looking to start a child-care business.

CHILD CARE ASSISTANCE OPTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

In the past, business enterprises have associated child-care almost exclusively in terms of on-site centers, which have been viewed as excessively expensive to build and operate. But proponents of such facilities contend that those opinions are based partly on misconceptions. In addition, child-care experts and business consultants alike point to several other options that may be viable for employers, including those of small size. These options include company consortiums, outside referral services, salary reduction plans, and reimbursement plans.

On-Site Facilities. Providing on-site child-care facilities is the most expensive option for businesses. It requires significant up-front costs and in some cases increased operating costs in such areas as payroll (states have various guidelines on the necessary qualifications of day care facility managers/professionals, which may necessitate hiring new personnel), utilities, and liability insurance (although companies in some areas may be able to avoid increases in this area). But this option also usually provides the greatest peace of mind to employees, who can visit their children during lunch and other breaks, and dramatically reduces logistics complications that workers

face with off-site facilities (routine drop-offs and pickups, picking up kids who are sick). Moreover, the presence of an on-site day care facility is a terrific attraction to prospective employees. And as mentioned above, the expense of establishing an on-site facility can be deducted from taxes. Understandably, however, most of these types of arrangements have been established by larger companies with healthy bottom lines rather than smaller businesses with more modest assets.

Consortiums. Consortiums are among the most popular child-care alternatives for small businesses with limited resources that nonetheless want to assist their workers in securing good care for their youngsters.

In these programs, several small companies in a geographic region pool their resources to support an off-site day care center that is operated by a qualified day care provider. By combining resources, companies can realize significant cost savings while also meeting the child-care needs of their employees. They simply pay for a certain number of slots and make the openings available to their employees (unused slots are usually made available to parents who are employed outside the consortium).

Outside Referrals. Companies that pursue this option contract with an outside agency to provide their employees with community day care information. This information includes rates, locations, and openings at various licensed facilities. This "information clearinghouse" approach is obviously the least expensive option for businesses, but it may also be the least satisfactory for parents who must still research these various options.

Salary Reduction and Reimbursement Plans. A favorite of business owners, who like its minimal expense, salary reduction plans call for the establishment of a flexible spending account that permits employees to reduce their pretax incomes by a specified amount and place that money in an account that is used to reimburse them for child-care expenses. Reimbursement plans, meanwhile, call for tax-deductible payments that are either paid directly to the child-care provider or to the working parents by the company.

In addition to these child-care assistance options, business owners can institute other policies that can have a beneficial impact on their employees' ability to balance work and family responsibilities. Flextime, job sharing, work-at-home options, and extended maternity or paternity leaves have all been touted as policies that can be helpful to working parents.

SEE ALSO Career and Family; Flexible Spending Accounts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Allen, Eugenie. "Home Sick No More: When Mom and Dad Simply Have to Be at Work, Where Do Their Sick Children Spend the Day?" *Time.* 24 April 2000.
- Child and Adolescent Health Measurement Initiative. 2007 National Survey of Children"s Health. Data Resource Center for Child and Adolescent Health. Available from: http://www.nschdata.org.
- Fandray, Dayton. "What is Work/Life Worth?" Workforce. May 2000.
- "Few Employers Provide Direct Childcare Help." IRS Employment Trends. 15 September 1997.
- Seligman, Dan. "Who Needs Family Friendly Companies?" Forbes. 11 January 1999.
- "Starting and Operating a Child Care Business." National Child Care Information and Technical Assistance Center. July 2009. Available from: http://nccic.acf.hhs.gov/poptopics/startup.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; Health Resources and Services Administration; Maternal and Child Health Bureau. *Child Health 2004*, 2004.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; Health Resources and Services Administration; Maternal and Child Health Bureau. "Working Mothers and Child Care." *Child Health USA 2008 2009.* 2009. Available from: http://www.mchb.hrsa.gov/chusa08/popchar/pages/106wmcc.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor; Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Employee Benefits Survey: Civilian Employees." March 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2009/ownership civilian.htm.
- Vaeth, Elizabeth. "Child care Presents Challenge, Expense for Working Parents." *Atlanta Business Chronicle*. 6 September 1996.
- Weller, Christine. "Working Mothers Caught in a Bind." *Center for American Progress.* 2 July 2004. Available from: http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/2004/07/b106862.html.
- Whitman, David. "Waiting for Mary Poppins." U.S. News & World Report. 24 November 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

CHILDREN'S ONLINE PRIVACY PROTECTION ACT (COPPA)

The Children's Online Privacy Protection Act (COPPA) is a U.S. federal law designed to limit the collection and use of personal information about children by the operators of Internet services and Web sites. Passed by the U.S. Congress in 1998, the law took effect in April 2000. It is administered and enforced by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC). COPPA is "the first U.S. privacy law written for the Internet," Melissa Campanelli wrote in *Entrepreneur*. "It was written specifically for Internet marketers that operate Web sites visited by children under the age of 13

and collect personal information from those kids. Its purpose is to regulate that collection."

The FTC conducted a survey of 212 Web sites in 1998 and found that 89 percent of them collected personal information from children. Of those that collected data from children, 46 percent did not disclose this fact or explain how the information was used. The law was intended to address this potential problem by requiring Web sites and other online services directed toward children under the age of thirteen as well as general audience sites that collect personal information from children to obtain verifiable consent from the children's parents. "Its stated purpose is to protect children from micro-targeting by advertisers and to minimize the potential for contact with dangerous individuals through chat rooms, e-mail, and bulletin boards by involving parents in kids' online activities," Monica Rogers explained in Crain's Chicago Business

Since its inception, the federal government has worked to inform parents about COPPA and the protections available for American children using the Internet. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has created a simple way for parents to voice concern over Web sites that they feel are in violation of the COPPA privacy requirements; complaints can be filed online or by phone. A single concerned parent can result in a review of any business's Web site content and practices, regardless of the size or intended customer base of the business. For this reason, it is important to understand the safeguards and standards put into place by COPPA.

REQUIREMENTS OF COPPA

COPPA applies to a variety of Web sites and services with content that may appeal to children. "In determining whether a Web site is directed toward children, the FTC will consider, among other things, the site's content, language, advertising and intended audience, as well as the use of child-oriented graphics or features," Antony Marks and Keith Klein noted in the *Los Angeles Business Journal*.

But the law also affects general interest sites that collect information from children, whether the site's operators intend to do so or not. "The arm of COPPA is very long because it also applies to general audience Web sites that have actual knowledge that they are collecting personal information from children," Robert Carson Godbey wrote in *Hawaii Business*. "You can easily, and inadvertently, fall into this category. If you invite browsers of your Web site to submit individually identifiable information which can include name, address, e-mail address, hobbies, interests, information collected through cookies, basically anything that can be individually identified to the person responding, for a variety of reasons, and that information includes age then you may have 'actual knowledge' that you have

collected personal information from children if anyone under 13 responds to your invitation."

COPPA requires the operators of these types of Web sites to include a clearly written privacy notice on their home page and anywhere on their site where user data are collected. The privacy policy must reveal who is collecting and maintaining the information children supply to the Web site and provide information about how to contact them; explain how the children's personal information will be used; and state whether it will be made available to third parties. In addition, COPPA requires Web site operators to obtain "verifiable parental consent" in advance of collecting or using personal information from children. Even when parental consent has been granted once, the site operators must seek consent again any time they make changes in their privacy policies. Exceptions to COPPA's parental consent requirements are allowed for the collection of e-mail addresses in order to seek consent, protect the safety of a child, or respond to a child's one-time request (provided that the e-mail address is deleted immediately afterwards).

The FTC rules cite several acceptable methods for Web site operators to verify parental consent, including a signed form sent via fax or regular mail, a credit card number provided online, calls made on a toll-free telephone staffed by trained personnel, and e-mail accompanied by a digital signature or password. The method used by a certain Web site depends on the type of information collected from children and the way it is used. For example, e-mail consent is acceptable for Web sites that collect personal information only for internal purposes, like marketing to a child based on his or her preferences. Stricter methods are required when the information is made available to third parties.

COPPA COMPLIANCE

The FTC applies penalties for noncompliance ranging up to \$11,000 per incident. Although the financial penalty is stiff, a business that failed to comply with the law would likely suffer even worse consequences as a result of negative publicity. After all, who would want their Web site to be known as one that put children at risk? Unfortunately, COPPA compliance can be complicated. "The goals of COPPA are no doubt admirable. The implementation, however, can be daunting," Godbey noted. "The difficulty comes from the requirement of 'verifiable consent' from a parent... How do you obtain verifiable parental consent? How do you verify parental consent in an online environment where the children probably know more about the family computer than their parents do?"

Many online businesses have also complained that COPPA compliance is expensive. According to Campanelli, some of the major costs of compliance include employing staff to compose and maintain the online privacy policy statements, hiring attorneys to review the policies, and coordinating the collection and secure storage of parental consent forms. Experts estimate that these costs would amount to between 50 cents and 3 dollars per child interaction, or up to \$100,000 per year, for a medium-sized Web site. Faced with these potential costs, some sites were forced to limit access to children over the age of thirteen. Other sites like the popular United Kingdom-based site for the "Thomas the Tank Engine" series of books and toys decided to eliminate their e-mail and chat room features because they could not afford to comply with COPPA.

In response to complaints from Web site operators about the cost of compliance, the FTC noted that COPPA was not intended to block kids' access to information on the Internet. Instead, the law's objective is to involve parents in the decision about whether to release children's personal information. Lawmakers argue that children under thirteen are not sophisticated enough to make such decisions on their own.

Like all Internet laws, COPPA is somewhat difficult to enforce. For example, tech-savvy youngsters may find ways to forge parental consent. Some entrepreneurs resent the restrictions imposed by COPPA, arguing that the government should not become involved in regulating the Internet. "One of the beauties of the Internet is that an entrepreneur can begin his or her business with minimal investment and regulatory scrutiny," Campanelli noted. Some Web site owners argue that regulation increases costs for small business owners. But other operators of small Web sites for children believe it is their responsibility to protect their users' privacy, even though it can be expensive. "If you're going to play in the kids' arena, you've got to offer safety, even if it costs," Alison Pohn, marketing director for a children's Web site, told Rogers. "If you operate a school or a camp, you invest in having the safest playground equipment and the best lifeguard at the pool. This is no different."

The complex nature of COPPA compliance has led to the creation of businesses aimed specifically at assisting other businesses with creating COPPA-compliant Web sites. For example, online privacy enterprise TRUSTe has created its own Children's Privacy Seal to signify Web sites that are COPPA compliant. The penalties for those who fail to ensure the privacy of children can be substantial; the children's social networking Web site imbee.com settled with the Federal Trade Commission over alleged COPPA violations in 2008, agreeing to pay over \$100,000 in penalties. When developing any new Web site that collects personal information, a small-business owner should weigh the cost of paying a compliance specialist against the potential penalties that could arise from a poorly planned Web site design.

In any case, it is important for small-business owners involved in online commerce to be aware of the provisions of COPPA. The full text of the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act is available on the FTC Web site, at www.ftc.gov. In addition, the Direct Marketing Association (DMA) offers a guide to COPPA compliance and a "privacy policy generator" that walks users through the process of creating a compliant policy. Both are available on the DMA Web site, at www.the-dma.org/library/privacy.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bagner, Jessica, Amanda Evansburg, Vanessa Kaye Watson, and J. Brooke Welch. "Largest COPPA Civil Penalties to Date in FTC Settlements with Mrs. Fields Cookies and Hershey Food Corporation." Intellectual Property & Technology Law Journal. June 2003.

Campanelli, Melissa. "The Wizard of Laws." *Entrepreneur*. February 2001.

DiSabatino, Jennifer. "FTC OKs Self Regulation to Protect Children's Privacy." Computerworld. 12 February 2001.

"Firms May Need to Examine Kid Oriented Privacy." Financial Net News. 31 July 2000.

"Frequently Asked Questions about the Children's Online Privacy Protection Rule." Federal Trade Commission. Revised 7 October 2008. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/privacy/ coppafaqs.shtm.

Godbey, Robert Carson. "The Law of the Line." *Hawaii Business.* November 2000.

"Imbee.com Settles FTC Charges Social Networking Site for Kids Violated the Children's Online Privacy Protection Act; Settlement Includes \$130,000 Civil Penalty." Federal Trade Commission. 30 January 2008. Available from: http://www. ftc.gov/opa/2008/01/imbee.shtm.

Jarvis, Steve. "COPPA Minefield." *Marketing News.* 4 December 2000.

Marks, Antony, and Keith Klein. "Coping with COPPA." Los Angeles Business Journal. 31 July 2000.

Retsky, Maxine Lans. "Sites Find COPPA Compliance Mandatory." *Marketing News.* 28 August 2000.

Rogers, Monica. "Kids' Privacy Act Stings Web Sites; New Guidelines Limit Sharing of Data with Others." *Crain's Chicago Business.* 15 May 2000.

Rosencrance, Linda. "FTC Warns Sites to Comply with Children's Privacy Law." *Computerworld.* 24 July 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

CLOSELY HELD CORPORATIONS

Closely held firms are those in which a small group of shareholders control the operating and managerial policies of the firm. A large number of businesses in the United States are closely held. These firms differ from most publicly traded firms, in which ownership is widely disbursed and the firm is administered by professional managers. In closely held firms, managers are often the owners of the company as well. Another key characteristic of many closely held firms is that they operate in one state and are sold or traded once, usually, rather than multiple times, as is more common in publicly traded companies. According to a report published in 2008 by researchers at the University of North Carolina at Wilmington, many closely held firms tend to be smaller companies focusing on a niche market.

Many closely held firms are also family businesses, although this is not true of all closely held firms. Family businesses may be defined as those companies where the link between the family and the business has a mutual influence on company policy and on the interests and objectives of the family. Families control the operating policies at many large, publicly traded companies. In many of these firms, families remain dominant by holding senior management positions, seats on the board, and preferential voting privileges even though their shareholdings are significantly less than 50 percent.

VALUATION ISSUES

One of the major concerns associated with closely held firms is the determination of their value. This uncertainty is largely due to the fact that shares of a closely held business are owned by a small number of stockholders, and often by members of a family. Since there is no established market for the shares, it is difficult to establish the value of the shares in an estate or gift tax situation.

Other issues also make valuing closely held firms challenging. Many of these companies have limited liquidity, for example, which makes them difficult to evaluate in traditional business terms. In addition, many closely held firms follow different decision-making procedures than publicly shared companies. That is, since the owners are also the managers in these firms and since public shareholders often do not need to be consulted about company decisions, managers/owners can often base policies and decisions on personal interests or preferences, not on shareholder standards. This often means that documentation and policies must be changed or translated into terms that third parties or other companies can understand before a closely held firm can be evaluated.

In preparing a valuation report, the Internal Revenue Service has established a set of major guidelines to follow. According to the IRS, the proper estimate of value should be based on the price at which a property would change hands between a willing buyer and a willing seller, with neither party under any compulsion to buy or sell and with all relevant facts available to both parties (the fair market value standard). The IRS provides valuation criteria for

closely held businesses that are generally accepted by appraisers and the courts. The criteria include the history of the business, economic outlook, book value, earning capacity, dividend-paying capacity, goodwill and other intangibles, past sales of company stock, and stock of comparable businesses. Evaluating closely held companies often poses more challenges as these companies may have significant value that is hard to determine. Also, their structures and decision making in the past may be based on family preferences and ideas rather than on traditional business ideas. In some cases, even paperwork at these companies is harder to evaluate since it does not meet standards set in the wider business world.

Without a marketplace that reflects the price arrived at by both buyer and seller, the security prices of a closely held firm must be set by calculation, comparison, and the use of financial ratios. Valuation techniques that have evolved fall into three principal categories: 1) market (price-earnings) methods; 2) cash flow methods; and 3) book value (balance sheet) methods. Another area of concern when addressing valuation issues is the notion of discounts for minority interests and lack of marketability.

BUY/SELL AGREEMENTS

It is important to have detailed plans and procedures for the sale or transfer of stock at the time of the death, disability, or retirement of a shareholder in a closely held firm. Without such procedures, the departure of one major shareholder could also signal the end of a business. In small family businesses, especially, the departure of one employee, often a family member, can create severe upset in an organization. Buy/sell agreements, also known as Shareholder Agreements, spell out the terms governing sale of company stock to an outsider and thus protect control of the company. In many instances, these agreements allow co-owners to buy out heirs or other shareholders in the event of death or disability. In order to be considered valid for estate tax purposes, a stock buy/sell agreement must meet several conditions, including a "full and adequate consideration" provision. Life insurance is often used to provide the funds to purchase the shares of a closely held company if one of the owners dies.

There are two basic types of buy/sell agreements: cross-purchase agreements and redemption agreements. With a cross-purchase agreement, one owner separately purchases a policy on the other owner (or owners). With a redemption agreement, the corporation is obligated to redeem the stock at a price set in the agreement if any of the business owners dies. Typically, the buy/sell agreements are funded with life insurance; the life insurance proceeds provide the necessary funds for the purchase of the business.

The prolonged disability of a principal can also present serious difficulties for closely held firms. A long-term disability buy/sell agreement can provide a cushion to protect the disabled principal's interests during recovery. The first step in implementing such an agreement is to determine how long the company should be without the disabled partner's services before a buyout is activated. It is recommended that an actual buyout of ownership interest be postponed at least 12 months but not more than 24 months after the infirmity occurs.

SEE ALSO Family Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bennedsen, Morten, and Daniel Wolfenzon. "The Balance of Power in Closely Held Corporations." *Journal of Financial Economics*. October November 2000.

Einhorn, Stephen. "Selling the Valued Family Business." Adhesives Age. June July 2003.

Galbraith, Craig S., and Curt H. Stiles. "Market Share, Scale, and Market Value: An Empirical Study of Small Closely Held Manufacturing Firms." *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship* 21, no. 4 (2008).

Green, Charles H. Streetwise Financing the Small Business. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2003.

Linton, Heather. Streetwise Business Valuation.. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2004.

Long, Michael S., and Thomas Alex Bryant. Valuing The Closely Held Firm: Financial Management Association Survey and Synthesis Series. New York: Oxford University Press, 2007.

McEvoy, Michael R., and Christopher M. Potash. "Dividing a Closely Held Corporation When a Couple Divorce." *Estate Planning*. February 1996.

O'Hara, Erin, and Larry E. Ribstein. *The Law Market*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

Schnee, Edward J. "Challenging Excess Compensation." *Journal of Accountancy*. December 1998.

Stronzniak, Peter. "Who Will Succeed You?" *Inside Business*. December 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

CLUSTERS

Clusters are geographic concentrations of interconnected companies or institutions that manufacture products or deliver services to a particular field or industry. Clusters arise because they increase the productivity with which companies within their sphere can compete. Clusters typically include companies in the same industry or technology area that share infrastructure, suppliers, and distribution networks. Supporting firms that provide components, support services, and raw materials come together with like-minded firms in related

industries to develop joint solutions and combine resources to take advantage of market opportunities. These are groups of related businesses and organizations sometimes direct competitors, but more often operating in a complementary manner. They may comprise more than just one industry and a true cluster is more than just a supplier-producer-buyer model.

An economic cluster, or several clusters, serves as the driving force in most regional economies. Examples include Detroit's auto industry concentration, computer chip production in California's Silicon Valley, London's financial sector, the Napa Valley's wine production, and Hollywood's movie production industry. Because clusters are a vibrant economic force, the development and upgrading of clusters is an important economic development objective for governments and other organizations involved in regional economic development efforts.

The clustering concept was popularized by Harvard Business School professor Michael Porter in his 2000 essay "Locations, Clusters, and Company Strategy." Porter's techniques teach communities to analyze their existing business and industrial bases and build their economic development on those strengths. From the identified clusters in an area, the next step is to develop a marketing plan for industry. Porter's work was preceded by the work of the English economist Alfred Marshall (1842 1924), who created the concepts of "industrial atmospheres" and "industrial districts." Theo J. A. Roelandt and Pim den Hertog have also contributed to the idea of the cluster.

By developing a massive database of companies, county by county, Porter's research statistically grouped businesses together in clusters. A strong cluster will include the suppliers of raw materials and the distributors, as well as the primary producers. It will also include specialized services in finance, marketing, packaging, education, and more, including specialized trade associations. In general, the broader the base of related businesses, the better for the cluster, for that often reflects the specialization that comes with concentrated resources.

Related firms and industries have tended to locate in close geographical proximity for a number of reasons. Marshall was one of the first economists to identify the benefits of spatial clustering. These benefits include: the existence of a pooled market for specialized workers; the provision of specialized inputs from suppliers and service providers; and the rapid flow of business-related knowledge among firms, which results in technological spillovers. It may be difficult to predict where clusters will emerge, but once established their growth is predictable due to the benefits gained from the strategy and the economies of scale produced. A variety of terms are synonymous to a cluster; these include co-location, industrial districts, and innovative milieus.

In his 2008 article, Saeed Parto divides clusters into two varieties: horizontally-integrated clusters and vertically-integrated clusters. Companies and firms joined in a cluster by their seller and buyer relationships are considered to be vertically-integrated clusters. Horizontally-integrated clusters refer to groups of companies that use similar workers, skills, and technologies, or have the same market for their services or products.

BENEFITS OF CLUSTERING

A well-developed concentration of related business spurs three important activities: increased productivity (through specialized inputs, access to information, synergies, and access to public goods), more rapid innovation (through cooperative research and competitive striving), and new business formation (filling in niches and expanding the boundaries of the cluster map).

Clusters are always changing. They respond to the constant shifting of the marketplace. They usually begin through entrepreneurship. Silicon Valley is a relatively new cluster of computer-related industries; in the past, Detroit was the same for automobiles. Nothing sparks productive innovation better than having a competitor across the street. Clusters encourage competition by placing competitiors close together, but they also encourage collaboration, and many businesses in the same cluster may share a labor base, natural resources, and other local resources. This combination of collaboration and competition may promote innovation and may strengthen both businesses and the cluster itself as a whole.

Clustering helps cities and counties direct their economic development and recruiting efforts. It also encourages communities to refocus efforts on existing industries. Communities understand that the best way to expand their own economies and those of the surrounding region is to support a cluster of firms rather than to try to attract companies one at a time to an area. Chambers of Commerce, business incubators, and some universities work with companies to develop clusters and synergies in business communities.

Strong domestic clusters also help attract foreign investment. If clusters are leading centers for their industries, they will attract all the key players from both home and abroad. Some experts also believe that strong domestic clusters can help local economies withstand competition from foreign companies.

For small and developing businesses, locating in a cluster near competitors and related industries may aid the firm in faster growth, recognition, and status within the market. Economies of scale can be gained by group purchasing within the cluster. There can be discussions among cluster members about their unique competitive advantages and future challenges. Linked supply chain networks can

naturally be created within a tightly linked cluster. Informal day-to-day contact with similar companies is also important, and physical proximity is not always required to be a cluster. Many firms, including retailers and publishers, can be grouped together by sharing an Internet site.

Clusters may also be well equipped to withstand economic challenges and market changes, since these models vary from the basic factory model. That is, clusters are specialized but also flexible. The cluster as a whole can survive much more readily than individual businesses, regardless of market conditions. Clusters allow an industry to focus on quality and larger market success.

Potential Downside of Clusters. A concentrated industrial base has one potential downside if the concentration is oriented too closely to a single industry. A community that has reaped the benefits of a cluster for a long period of time may also find it very difficult to adjust during a time of downturn for the industry central to their cluster. The difficulties being experienced in and around Detroit, Michigan, in the twenty-first century is an example of this phenomenon. The decline of the American automobile manufacturing industry has had a profound impact on metropolitan Detroit and its surroundings, areas that have consistently had the highest unemployment rates in the country during the first decade of the new century. In 2009, Chrysler Group LLC and GM declared bankruptcy, and by 2010, most of what had been the area's automotive cluster was controlled by persons outside the area and outside the industry.

Some diversity within an industrial concentration is therefore desirable. The most promising clusters are those that include more than a single industry because diversity provides the flexibility necessary to change with evolving market trends and broader economic transitions.

Although Porter and others assert the benefits of clusters, other analysts argue that large corporations are more likely to succeed long-term than clusters. A number of academics among them William Lazonick, Richard Florida, Michael Kenny, and Alfred D. Chandler have asserted that large corporations contribute more to innovation and local economics thanks to a larger market share and greater resources and capital.

A CLUSTER EXAMPLE: "THE CARPET CAPITAL OF THE WORLD"

The city of Dalton, Georgia, located between Atlanta, Georgia, and Chattanooga, Tennessee, is unrivaled in its production of carpet. According to the Dalton-Whitfield Chamber of Commerce, 80 percent of the carpet in the United States is supplied by the industry located within a 65-mile radius of Dalton. This same area supplies about 2 billion square yards of carpet each year. In their book

about the industry, Randall L. Patton and David B. Parker note that Dalton has evolved in much the same way as California's Silicon Valley, through a rapid expansion of new firms started by entrepreneurs and through cooperation among owners, mills, and local government. It was only after World War II that the carpet industry came to be identified with this region. Entrepreneurs developed a new tufting technology and captured the carpet industry previously dominated by woven-wool carpet manufacturers in the Northeast.

A CLUSTERING MODEL IN PROGRESS

Porter applied his work in industry clusters and economic analysis to the community that includes the carpet cluster. His data is available at the county level and organizes businesses into some fifty industry clusters producing nonlocal goods and services. Many familiar businesses are excluded. Fast-food restaurants, automobile dealers, and newspapers, for instance, are spread rather evenly across the country, for they serve basically local customers.

Porter also helped the city of Chattanooga to perform a cluster analysis. To implement a regional growth initiative, the city appointed two groups: a steering committee of twenty-five members, including prominent business and government leaders, to provide guidance and policy direction; and a core team of business and academic leaders to research local conditions and manage cluster team meetings. The region for study was based on geographic features, political boundaries, local sentiments, economic strengths, and even commuting patterns. For each cluster, a "location quotient" was developed and defined as the cluster's strength there compared to what might be expected if that industry were spread evenly across the country.

The "Textiles and Floor Coverings Cluster," centered in Dalton but with related businesses elsewhere in the region, was by far the strongest cluster. The carpeting businesses also accounted for most of the strength in the second strongest cluster, "Construction Materials." Three additional clusters emerged: "Confectionery and Baked Goods," "Tourism and Hospitality," and "Medical Devices and Health Services."

Leaders in each field, and others from lists generated by Standard Industry Classification code numbers, were invited to become part of the cluster team and attend a series of meetings over four weeks. The agenda for the teams included a discussion of conditions in the cluster; issues holding the cluster back; opportunities for creating better inputs, sharper demand, and high-quality related institutions; and problems with regulation, the labor pool, and the physical infrastructure. The meetings also included a discussion of what cluster team members could do about these issues; what types of legislation or change in processes could make the cluster better; cooperative efforts toward applied research; and ways to attract complementary businesses to the region.

The immediate goal was a plan for action that went well beyond analysis. The ultimate goal was to accomplish change. The core or "diamond" of the cluster included: factor input conditions (labor, capital, resources, etc.); demand conditions (nature of the home market, including any special conditions or expertise locally); related and supporting industries (from service industries to trade associations); and context for firm strategy and rivalry (the level of entrepreneurship, and tradition of united actions). The team in Chattanooga learned that concentrated competition leads to greater prosperity, and a company's best strategy is not to try to do all things but to focus on its cluster. There was also a more general appreciation that the cluster process could, indeed, lead to more and better-paying jobs and that a strong cluster would enhance the general economic situation for its members.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Athiyaman, Adee, and Celik Parkan. "A Functionalist Framework for Identifying Business Clusters: Applications in Far North Queensland" *Australian Journal of Management* 33, no. 1 (2008).
- Birkinshaw, Julian. "Upgrading of Industry Clusters and Foreign Investment." *International Studies of Management and Organizations.* Summer 2000.
- Dalton Whitfield Chamber of Commerce. "Carpet and Rug Outlets." Dalton, Ga.: Dalton Whitfield Chamber of Commerce, 2010. Available from: http://www.daltonchamber.org/carpet%20%20rug.htm.
- Edidin, Peter. "Putting the Motor City Back in Gear." *New York Times.* 29 January 2006.
- Muktarsingh, Natasha. "In Search of Ghetto Heaven." Director. 2000.
- Olive, David. "Olive: GM's Latest Saviour Not One of the 'Car Guys'." *Star*, 27 January 2010, B1.
- Parto, Saeed. "Innovation and Economic Activity: An Institutional Analysis of the Role of Clusters in Industrializing Economies." *Journal of Economic Issues* 42, no. 4 (2008).
- Patton, Randall L., and David B. Parker. *Carpet Capital: The Rise of a New South Industry*. Athens, Ga.: University of Georgia Press, 1999.
- Porter, Michael E. "Locations, Clusters, and Company Strategy." In *The Oxford Handbook of Economic Geography*, eds. Gordon L. Clark, Meric S. Gertler, and Maryann P. Feldman. New York: Oxford University Press, 2000.
- "Regions Should Muster Cluster." Business North Carolina. September 2004.
- Roelandt, Theo J. A., and Pim den Hertog. "Cluster Analysis and Cluster based Policy Making in OECD Countries: An Introduction to the Theme." In *Boosting Innovation: The Cluster Approach*. Paris, France: OECD Publications, 1999.
- Shao, Yunfei, Shaogang Chen, and Bin Cheng. "Analyses of the Dynamic Factors of Cluster Innovation a Case Study of

Chengdu Furniture Industrial Cluster." *International Management Review* 4, no. 1 (2008).

Sickinger, Ted. "Harvard Professor Suggests Industry Clusters." *Oregonian.* 10 January 2006.

Stewart, L., D. M. Lambert, M. D. Wilcox, and B. C. English. "Tennessee Agriculture and Forestry Industry Clusters and Economic Performance, 2001 2006." *Journal of Agricultural* and Resource Economics 43, no. 1 (2008).

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

CODE OF ETHICS

A code of ethics issued by a business is a particular kind of policy statement. A properly framed code is, in effect, a form of legislation within the company binding on its employees, with specific sanctions for violation of the code. If such sanctions are absent, the code is just a list of pieties. The most severe sanction is usually dismissal unless a crime has been committed. Codes of ethics usually concern proper conduct and outline what behaviors are expected from employees. For this reason, codes of ethics are sometimes called codes of conduct. Codes of ethics vary widely from company to company. In some organizations, they are extensive documents concerning social responsibility. In others, they are short documents outlining basic ethics ideas and philosophies. Elsewhere, they are detailed documents outlining conduct rules and punishments.

Business ethics emerged as a specialty in the 1960s in the wake of the "social responsibility" movement embraced by some large corporations; that movement itself was stimulated by rising public interest in consumerism and the environment. An important distinction exists between law and ethics. Obeying the law is the minimum level of ethical conduct enforced in society; ethical behavior includes more than simply legal behavior. It is unethical to lie, for instance; but lying is against the law only under certain limited circumstances: lying under oath is perjury. Business ethics, and the codes that formally define it, always include elements that go beyond strict legality; they demand adherence to a *higher* standard.

Codes of ethics have changed over time. In the 1980s, codes of conduct tended to stress employee conduct or any conduct which might affect profits. These codes tended to emphasize any conflict of interest issues. In the early twenty-first century, codes of ethics are more likely to include clauses about environmental concerns and employee safety.

Codes of ethics are not just arbitrary business decisions. There are laws which govern these rules. For example, legislation passed in 2002, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act ("SOX"), requires that corporations whose stock is traded under the provisions of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 must publish their codes of ethics, if these exist, and also publish any changes to these codes as they are made. This requirement has given corporations strong incentives to formulate codes of ethics in order to win investor confidence. Most small businesses, of course, are not regulated by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) because they do not issue publicly traded stock; thus they are not affected by SOX.

Perhaps the best-known code of ethics in history is the Hippocratic Oath taken by all doctors. Contrary to common belief, that oath does not include the phrase "First, do no harm." The actual language, in the third paragraph of the classical version, states: "I will apply dietetic measures for the benefit of the sick according to my ability and judgment; I will keep them from harm and injustice." According to *Bartlett's Familiar Quotations*, the more famous phrase comes from Hippocrates' *Epidemics*: "As to diseases make a habit of two things to help, or at least, to do no harm."

THE DOCUMENT

A code of ethics is a formal document rather than merely an "understanding," a consensus, "unwritten rule," or just an aspect of "corporate culture." It is at minimum a published document. In many organizations employees are also required to sign a statement to the effect that they have read and understood it. In some corporate cultures, employees are asked to read and sign a company's code of conduct once a year. Variations on this theme exist. In very large corporations or corporations reacting to recent scandals, sometimes only corporate officers or only financial officers are required to sign. In other cases multiple codes of ethics may exist that are tailor-made to functions including purchasing, sales, and accounting.

Codes of ethics are free-standing expressions of corporate will even when they are published as chapters or sections in a document which may contain a mission statement, a listing of corporate values, and general policies relating to operations.

CONTENT

Codes typically divide into four distinct elements: 1) an introduction or preamble; 2) a statement of purposes and values; 3) specific rules of conduct which may be subdivided in various ways; and 4) implementation of the code, which will define administrative processes, reporting, and sanctions.

Introduction: Management Sponsorship. The introduction or preamble to a code of ethics ideally carries a statement by the top-ranked officer of the corporation

indicating his or her personal commitment to and backing of the code. Experts on and scholars of business ethics never fail to underline the importance of top management leadership. Writers such as Glenn A. Lambert emphasize that corporate leaders must take an active part in making codes of ethics a part of corporate culture, something which often includes leading by example. Codes of ethics published only as a formality, possibly in the context of some rumors of scandals, carry little weight with employees unless tangible signs of corporate commitment are given. The preamble of a code of ethics provides an opportunity for sending such a signal.

Purposes and Values. The leading section of the code typically provides an abbreviated mission statement followed by values. This section states what the company is all about, what it does, why it exists. Ideally, the code will state practical financial objectives as well as less precise social and professional aspirations. The statement of values, similarly, will begin with narrowly defined statements and expand on these. Obeying all pertinent laws and regulations may be the initial value; adherence to higher ethical values will be spelled out next. Corporations engaged in some professional specialty (engineering, medicine, law, etc.) may explicitly refer to professional standards and standard-setting bodies.

Rules of Conduct. Rules of conduct are typically subdivided. The Institute of Business Ethics (IBE), a London-based organization, provides a list easily adaptable by a small business formulating its own code. IBE divides the central presentation into codes of conduct adopted by the business toward its employees, customers, shareholders and other funding agents, suppliers, and then the wider society. In the subsection dealing with employees, an effective code will be further subdivided into the corporation's conduct toward employees and, separately, conduct expected from its employees.

In the language of business, the groups named above constitute the "stakeholders," those who have a stake in the well-being (and also in the ethical behavior) of the business. These groups typically define all those with whom the corporation has an interaction. In many cases, all depending on the range and activities of the corporation, other areas will get special emphasis. Thus rules of conduct may be spelled out in relation to the physical environment; ethnic, gender, and race relations; realms such a law and justice or medical practice. Codes of ethics may also specifically address areas of difficulty such as campaign contributions or compliance with specific laws. Examples of such rules are provided by FindLaw for Small Business, of instance, relating to antitrust statutes.

Within subdivisions, the code may specify categories of problems such as conflicts of interest; taking or offering bribes, gifts, or favors; rules relating to information such as disclosures, withholding data, insider trading, and so forth; preferential treatment, discrimination; interpersonal relations including sexual harassment; resolving quality versus cost conflicts; and potentially endlessly more issues. Well-executed codes of ethics will be concise, as brief as possible, yet will contain vivid examples to make each point as clear as possible.

A good code of ethics, in other words, contains not just abstract ideas of ethical behavior, but also practical guidelines explaining how employees can achieve this behavior. Good codes of conduct also include detailed contexts that explain how and why a certain code will be implemented in a company as well as the benefits a company hopes to achieve from its code of ethics. Finally, a good code of ethics is detailed. It includes detailed information on how employees are expected to handle personal conduct, interaction with customers and suppliers, interactions with clients from other cultures, and issues surrounding gifts, as well as any other issues which might arise for a specific company. To be a living document and not just a paper on the wall, a code of ethics must not be so large as to be unreadable, but should be precise enough to offer employees tangible advice and guidance in actual work situations.

Implementation, Reporting, and Sanctions. The final section of a code will deal with administrative implementation of the code and sanctions against code violations. The simplest code will require reporting of code infractions up the management chain, including what action to take if the next level up fails to take action. In larger organizations an office or function may be expressly charged with handling code violations. Ombudsmen may be named. Sanctions will be spelled out and their administration defined, including a transparent process for establishing facts, the issuance of warnings, requirements for counseling or reeducation, consequences of repeat offences, on up to discharge or even, if appropriate, litigation.

For obvious reasons, a code of ethics without sanctions and a rational process for its implementation will be viewed by employees as merely a gesture without "teeth." Conversely, the business owner must be alert to the fact that *ethical* violations are not necessarily *legal infringements*; therefore sanctions such as firing an employee may be problematical unless the business has an "employment at will" hiring and firing policy and its exercise is backed by state and federal law under the circumstances.

ETHICS CODES AND SMALL BUSINESS

One of the advantages of small business is that it can avoid what are sometimes time-consuming upheavals in the business world. By any measure, traditional or modern, ethics is an important issue. Studies have found that up to 75 percent of polled companies in the United States have codes of ethics. In a 2008 study published in the *Journal of Business Ethics* by Han Donker, Deborah Poff, and Saif Zahir, researchers found a positive correlation between business performance and corporate ethics. Companies with a strong ethics manifest or philosophy, demonstrated often by a code of ethics, were more successful and had more to offer their employees, management, employees, shareholders, and even their larger community. Ethics is clearly important not just for internal business operations but for the overall health and functioning of the corporation or business.

At the same time, the preoccupation with codes of ethics is producing very large documents, sometimes reaching the length of books. Does this interest mean that a small business must formulate its own code of ethics? While small businesses are not obligated to do so by law, studies such as those published in the *Journal of Business Ethics* suggest that there may be business benefits in creating a code of ethics.

To publish such a code is relatively easy. Many hundreds of sample codes are available on the Internet, many of them specifically designed for the small business. The small-business owner can easily write a one-page code and distribute it to employees if he or she sees the need for this. Many small businesses have found it useful in the past to publish policy statements that deal with personnel policy, including business hours, vacations, accrual of personal time, and so forth. A code of ethics along the same lines may be easy to produce and serve an important purpose: to underline the owner's commitment to ethical behavior. It is also possible to write separate codes of ethics for different departments or for different audiences. One code might be for new employees getting familiar with a company while another might be for shareholders. Many companies create codes of ethics after a crisis, but creating a new code before a crisis occurs or when a new management team enters a business can produce better results.

Many small businesses of ten to twenty employees operate more like families. Ethical behavior is part of the culture as it is in a family. In such situations the sudden appearance of a code of ethics may be rather jarring. Discussion of the matter in a staff meeting may serve the purpose better: to alert employees to this issue and what is happening "out there."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Di Norcia, Vincent, and Joyce Tigner. "Mixed Motives and Ethical Decisions in Business." *Journal of Business Ethics.* 1 May 2000.
Donker, Han, Deborah Poff, and Saif Zahir. "Corporate Values, Codes of Ethics, and Firm Performance: A Look at the Canadian Context." *Journal of Business Ethics* 82, no. 3 (2008).
Fandray, Dayton. "The Ethical Company." *Workforce*.
December 2000.

"Fat Profits and Slim Pickings." Nilewide Marketing Review. 12 December 2005.

Felsher, Louise M. "Improving Workplace Ethics: How to Become a Better Manager, Employee or Co worker." *Meetings& Conventions*. December 2005.

Lambert, Glenn A. "How Important Is a Code of Ethics for Your Organisation?" *Keeping Good Companies* 61, no. 9 (2009).

Millage, A. "Ethical misconduct prevalent in workplace." Internal Auditor. December 2005.

Rodriguez Dominguez, Luis, Isabel Gallego Alvarez, and Isabel Garcia Sanchez. "Corporate Governance and Codes of Ethics." *Journal of Business Ethics* 90, no. 2 (2009).

"Sample Code of Ethics Policy Statement." *FindLaw for Small Business*. Available from: http://smallbusiness.findlaw.com/business forms contracts/business forms contracts a to z/form2 1. html. Retrieved on 8 February 2010.

Verschoor, Curtis C. "Benchmarking Ethics and Compliance Programs." *Strategic Finance*. August 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

COLLATERAL

Collateral is an item of value that is pledged to guarantee repayment of a loan. Collateral items are generally of significant value property and equipment are often used as collateral, for example but the range varies considerably, depending on the lending institution and variables in the borrower's situation. The value of collateral is not based on the market value. It is discounted to take into account the value that would be lost if the assets had to be liquidated in order to pay off the bank loan.

A business that has a long history of profitable operations may be able to obtain an unsecured loan, or a loan without collateral. A new or a small business wishing to expand is almost always going to be asked to secure a loan with collateral. Unlike unsecured loans, in which a borrower is able to get a loan solely on the strength of its credit reputation, secured loans require borrowing companies to put up at least a portion of their assets as additional assurance that the loan will be repaid. Failure to repay the loan means that the bank can legally repossess and sell the items identified as collateral. Many start-up businesses turn to collateral-based loans to get their start. For small businesses, another advantage of using collateral for loans is that secured loans guaranteed by collateral are often more affordable and feature lower interest rates than loans with no such guarantees.

TYPES OF COLLATERAL

Many different types of collateral arrangements can be made by companies, whether they are experiencing a financial crunch or making plans for expansion. Common types of collateral include the following:

Purchase Money Security Interest (PMSI). Also known as a chattel mortgage, this option allows the borrower to secure a loan by borrowing against the value of the equipment being purchased. This type of loan is beneficial to the lender because creditors who have a loan secured via PMSI usually have priority if the loan is defaulted or the creditor goes bankrupt. As a result, many companies are willing to offer this sort of secured financing, sometimes through a security interest. Interest on loans secured with this type of collateral often have competitive rates since the lender is not risking very much.

Real Estate. Businesses that utilize real estate usually a personal residence as collateral are generally requesting long-term loans of significant size (the company has plenty of other collateral options for smaller loans). The size of the loan under this arrangement is predicated in large measure on the market and foreclosure value of the property, as well as the amount of insurance coverage that the company has taken out on it. Many small businesses have a mortgage loan to pay for their business property, however. In this instance, the property may not qualify for use as collateral on a new loan since the mortgage loan uses the property as collateral. Some small businesses also lease space. This also disqualifies them from using this real estate as collateral for a loan.

Endorser. Under this form of collateral, a company secures a loan by convincing another person to sign a note that backs up the promises of the borrower. "This endorser is then liable for the note," stated Mark Van Note in *ABC's of Borrowing*. "If the borrower fails to pay, the bank expects the endorser to pay. Sometimes the endorser may also be asked to pledge assets." A guarantor loan security is similar to the endorser arrangement, except that the guarantor is not required to post collateral.

Warehouse Receipts. Another option for borrowers is to put up a portion of their warehouse commodities as collateral. Van Note explained that with warehouse receipts, "the receipt is usually delivered directly to the bank and shows that the merchandise has either been placed in a public warehouse or has been left on your premises under the control of one of your employees who is bonded. Such loans are generally made on staple or standard merchandise that can be readily marketed. The typical loan is for a percentage of the cost of the merchandise." Warehouse receipts are a good option for many product-based businesses because commodities are readily available for use as collateral, even if a business has few other assets. Lenders are usually very willing to consider this form of collateral since

commodities are easily liquidated in the event of a defaulted loan. Warehouse receipts have been used by generations of businesses to secure loans.

Display Merchandise. This method of borrowing, which is also sometimes referred to as "floor planning," is similar to warehouse inventory. Under this plan, display merchandise such as furniture, automobiles, boats, large appliances, and electronic equipment can be used as collateral to secure loans.

Inventory. This encompasses all the various assets (merchandise, property, equipment, etc.) owned by the borrowing business that could be liquidated to repay the loan.

Accounts Receivable. "Many banks lend money against accounts receivable; in effect, counting on your customers to pay your loan," explained Van Note. "The bank may take accounts receivable on a notification or nonnotification plan. Under the notification plan, the purchaser of the goods is informed by the bank that the account has been assigned and is asked to make payments directly to the bank. Under the nonnotification plan, customers continue to pay you and you pay the bank." Under this collateral agreement, lenders sometimes advance up to 80 percent of the value of the receivables once the goods are shipped. Typically, a lender will buy or advance 70 to 80 percent of a company's accounts receivable balance and in turn assess a finance charge or "discount" on the total amount of the receivable. That discount is usually between 4 and 5 percent.

Savings accounts and certificates of deposit.

Stocks and bonds. Publicly held companies have the option of offering stocks and bonds within the company as security. This is a more common option with larger corporations rather than with smaller businesses.

Life insurance. Some lenders are willing to accept the cash value of a life insurance policy as collateral on a loan.

A study of companies going into bankruptcy found that most companies have, on average, about 70 percent of assets secured with collateral, suggesting that collateral guaranteed loans are far more popular with businesses. In many cases, collateral is not an issue except at the time of loan application and again if the company goes into bankruptcy or defaults on a loan. In these circumstances, trustees or lenders may repossess and sell collateral to recoup the money lost on their loans.

Small businesses applying for loans often find that lenders are quite conservative when evaluating the value of collateral. This is because lenders only count a small percentage of the total current value of collateral, allowing for changes in the value of the asset. "Loan-to-value

ratio" is the term used to describe the difference between the actual value of an asset being used for collateral and the value assigned to that item by the lender for the purpose of evaluating that item as collateral.

Small businesses often find that they have another challenge when securing collateral for a business loan: the amount of collateral they are often able to offer lenders is quite small, especially after the loan-to-value ratio is considered. Small businesses often require a loan at the start up of their business, when they have the least amount of assets. For this reason, small businesses are often required to offer lenders a personal guarantee for the loan. This means that business owners must use their personal collateral as collateral for the business loan, even if their business is an limited liability company LLC or has been incorporated. A personal guarantee is often the right choice when a business cannot produce substantial amounts of collateral to secure initial business loans.

SEE ALSO Assets; Cash Management; Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brealey, Richard A., and Stewart C. Myers. *Principles of Corporate Finance*. New York: McGraw Hill, 1991.

Jennings, Marianne M. Real Estate Law. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2008.

Johnson, Joseph French. *Modern Business*. Charleston, S.C.: BiblioBazaar, 2009.

Linton, Heather. Streetwise Business Valuation. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2004.

Pakroo, Peri H. The Small Business Start Up Kit: Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Pinton, Linda, and Jerry Jinnett. Steps to Small Business Start Up. Chicago: Dearborn, 2003.

Squire, Richard. "The Case for Symmetry in Creditors' Rights." Yale Law Journal 118 (2009).

U.S. Small Business Administration. Financing for the Small Business. n.d.

Van Note, Mark. ABC's of Borrowing Money. U.S. Small Business Adminstration. March 2009.

Walter, Robert. Financing Your Small Business. Hauppage, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

COLLEGIATE ENTREPRENEURIAL ORGANIZATIONS

Collegiate entrepreneurial organizations (CEOs) are groups comprised of students, primarily from graduate-level business schools. CEOs exist to educate student

members about small business matters, such as running a start-up and obtaining financing. They hold meetings, sponsor speakers and educational events, and serve as a storehouse of information on entrepreneurial matters. Their primary goal is to develop and support creative and competent entrepreneurs across industries and the world. They also serve as an important source for networking between prospective entrepreneurs. According to Eric Hansen in Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice, the growth of an entrepreneurial enterprise is dependent on these types of relationships. Many CEOs are affiliated with the Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization, which describes itself as "the premier student entrepreneurship network" in North America. The group holds conferences each year, sponsors contests, and raises awareness about CEOs in colleges. College students, however, can form their own CEOs without affiliation with this group.

The first Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization was launched in 1997. It grew out of a meeting of entrepreneur-minded business students in 1983. At that initial meeting, University of Illinois at Chicago professor Gerry Hills met with Verne Harnish and Fran Jabara, who were planning to create the Association of Collegiate Entrepreneurs (ACE). That meeting allowed a 1984 conference to take place.

The 1984 conference in Chicago attracted approximately 400 students from forty-five different colleges and universities. At the time, there were few offerings for students interested in entrepreneurship and networking, and the conference filled a need. Students continued to meet and hold conferences to learn more. By 1985 the conference became known as the Collegiate Entrepreneurs of the Midwest. Hills was interested in creating a more inclusive organization that would include students and schools from across the country and from around the world. The outcome was the founding of the Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization.

CEOs provide entrepreneurial students with a wide variety of resources to support their own start-up. These include opportunities to meet with business executives, information support, and in some cases, financial support. A number of CEOs offer mentoring opportunities as well. Many collegiate entrepreneurial organizations, such as the Berkeley Solutions Group, work hand in hand with the business school itself to provide opportunities for students to put their education to work in summer internship programs. In 2010 there were CEOs associated with more than 160 colleges and universities across the country. The Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization, the group that works with these CEOs, hopes eventually to have collegiate entrepreneurial organizations in more than 400 colleges.

Participants in collegiate entrepreneurial organizations at top business school programs are heavily recruited by leading companies. However, some entrepreneurial organizations seek to place MBA students with start-up companies. Depending on the organization, the interns may help to improve a company's information systems, investigate new markets and sales channels, or develop business plans.

In addition to these services provided to student entrepreneurs, many collegiate entrepreneurial organizations provide consulting services to small businesses and non-profit organizations unable to afford the fees of a professional consultant. MBA students primarily provide the services. A small business taking advantage of these services has the benefit of both a no- or low-cost consultation as well as the latest research on business management. Students may work alone or in groups to assist the small business with such tasks as feasibility studies, strategy recommendations, market research programs, competitive profiling, and the development of an operational structure, to name just a few tasks. In most cases, this support is offered during the academic year, with internship programs providing additional service or overlap where needed. While some CEOs charge nothing for services, others charge a nominal fee. In 2010, for example, Berkeley Solutions Group charged about \$50 per hour for consultant services.

The Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization (www. c-e-o.org) serves as a national organization for many university entrepreneurial groups and can be used as a starting point to research some of these organizations. Further information on these groups can frequently be found on the Web site of a university's business school. Each year, the Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Organization also holds a conference for CEOs and students. More than 1,600 students and business faculty attend the event, where students are given the opportunity to listen to keynote speakers and network. Businesses may also find CEOs through this conference or through the Web site of the Collegiate Entrepreneur' Organization. Many CEOs also network through social networking Web sites such as Facebook and MySpace.

SEE ALSO Business Incubators; Entrepreneurial Networks; Mentoring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cantner, Uwe, Elias Dinopoulos, and Robert F. Lanzilotti, eds. Entrepreneurship, the New Economy, and Public Policy. New York: Springer, 2005.

Kushnell, Jennifer. The Young Entrepreneur's Edge: Using Your Ambition, Independence, and Youth to Launch a Successful Business. New York: Random House, 1999.

Luscher, Keith F. Don't Wait Until You Graduate!: How to "Jump Start" Your Career While Still in School. Far Hills, N.J.: New Horizon Press, 1998.

Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Need Start Up Help? Give Your Business Some Class." *Entrepreneur.* December 1999.

Poe, Richard. "Generation E." Success. November 1993.

Price, Courtney, and Kathleen Allen. *Tips and Traps for Entrepreneurs*. New York: McGraw Hill, 1998.

"What is CEO?" Worcester Polytechnic Institute. 17 May 2007. Available from: http://www.wpi.edu/academics/Depts/MGT/CEI/whatisceo.html.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

COMMUNICATION SYSTEMS

Communication systems are the various processes, both formal and informal, by which information is passed between the managers and employees within a business, or between the business itself and outsiders. Communication whether written, verbal, nonverbal, visual, or electronic has a significant impact on the way business is conducted. The basic process of communication begins when a fact or idea is observed by one person. That person (the sender) may decide to translate the observation into a message, and then transmit the message through some communication medium to another person (the receiver). The receiver then must interpret the message and provide feedback to the sender indicating that the message has been understood and appropriate action taken.

The goal of any form of communication is to promote complete understanding of a message. But breakdowns in communication can occur at any step in the process. Business managers need to understand and eliminate the common obstacles that prevent effective communication. Some of the causes of communication problems in business settings include:

- A lack of basic language skills
- Differing expectations and perceptions on the part of senders and receivers
- Selectivity or the tendency for individuals to pick and choose what they retain when they receive a message from another person
- Distractions such as ringing telephones, scheduled meetings, and unfinished reports

According to Herta A. Murphy and Herbert W. Hildebrandt in their book *Effective Business Communications*, good communication should be complete, concise, clear, concrete, correct, considerate, and courteous. More specifically, this means that communication should answer

basic questions like who, what, when, where; be relevant and not overly wordy; focus on the receiver and his or her interests; use specific facts and figures and active verbs; use a conversational tone for readability; include examples and visual aids when needed; be tactful and good-natured; and be accurate and nondiscriminatory.

Unclear, inaccurate, or inconsiderate business communication can waste valuable time, alienate employees or customers, and destroy goodwill toward management or the overall business. In fact, according to a study by the National Commission on Writing, titled Writing: A Ticket to Work... Or a Ticket Out, "it appears that remedial deficiencies in writing may cost American firms as much as \$3.1 billion annually." Because of the information age, the importance of communicating clearly has grown and the emphasis on written communication increased. In his New York Times article, "The Fine Art of Getting it Down on Paper, Fast," Brent Staples explains how the change to an information age economy has increased the need for good writing skills: "Companies once covered for poor writers by surrounding them with people who could translate their thoughts onto paper. But this strategy has proved less practical in the bottom-line-driven information age, which requires more high-quality writing from more categories of employees than ever before. Instead of covering for nonwriters, companies are increasingly looking for ways to screen them out at the door."

HISTORY OF BUSINESS COMMUNICATIONS

In the early years of corporate America, business managers operated on a strict basis of top-down communications. Whatever the boss or owner of the company said was the law. In most cases, strategies for doing everything from selling products to dealing with employees would be discussed behind closed doors. Once those decisions were made by managers, lower-level employees were expected to put them into effect. Employees had little input; they did as they were told or found work elsewhere. Such management attitudes, particularly when they applied to worker safety issues in such places as coal and steel mines, led to the growth of labor unions. If nothing else, unions had the power in many cases to slow or shut down production until management listened to the demands of the workers.

In reaction to union demands, corporations eventually set up communication systems where rank--and-file members could speak their minds through union representatives. Although the unions provided the impetus for corporate managers to implement such systems, managers eventually realized that employees could have meaningful input into solving company problems. When presented with the opportunity to contribute, many employees jumped at

the chance. This sort of feedback came to be called bottom-up communication.

In today's business environment, most corporations encourage employees to take an active role in the company. Employees who notice ways to improve production are encouraged, and usually rewarded, for passing those ideas on to managers. Employees who submit ideas that withstand intense study can be rewarded with a percentage of the savings to the company. Employees who are harassed on the job are strongly encouraged to report such harassment as far up the chain of management as necessary to stop it. Regular employee meetings are held where the lowest-level employee can stand up and ask the highest-level manager a direct question with the full expectation that a direct answer will be offered in return.

Business managers have also developed a method of monitoring how the company is running while meeting employees halfway. Sometimes called "management by walking around," this method of communication calls for top managers to get out of their offices and see what is happening at the level where the work is performed. Instead of simply reading reports from subordinates, business owners visit factories or service centers, observe employees on the job, and ask their opinions. Although the practice is both praised and denigrated regularly by business management experts, this form of communications does serve to keep the boss in touch.

COMMUNICATION MEDIA

There are two main media used for communication: written and oral. Nonverbal communications are also an element of communication systems. Each of these types of communication is described below.

Written Communication. Written communication is the most common form of business communication and more so because of the information age, which has seen the development of ever more sophisticated electronic communications tools. It is essential for small- business owners and managers to develop effective written communication skills and to encourage the same in all of its employees. The information age has altered the ways in which people communicate and placed an increasing emphasis on written versus oral communications.

The ever-increasing use of computers and computer networks to organize and transmit information means the need for competent writing skills is rising. Dr. Craig Hogan, a former university professor who now heads an online school for business writing, receives hundreds of inquiries each month from managers and executives requesting help with improving their own and their employees' writing skills. Dr. Hogan explains, in a *New York Times* article by Sam Dillon titled "What Corporate

America Can't Build: A Sentence," that millions of people previously not required to do a lot of writing on the job are now expected to write frequently and rapidly. According to Dr. Hogan, many of them are not up to the task. "E-mail is a party to which English teachers have not been invited. It has companies tearing their hair out." Survey results from the National Commission on Writing study back up this assessment. The study found that a third of employees in the nation's "blue chip" companies write poorly and are in need of remedial writing instruction.

The most basic principles of written communication are similar to those for overall communication. Experts within the growing industry of remedial writing agree that there are five minimal requirements for good writing. They are:

- 1. Know your audience
- 2. Keep sentences short and simple
- 3. Avoid jargon and cliches
- 4. Distinguish between facts and opinions
- 5. Always double-check spelling, grammar, and punctuation

The key is, of course, to convey meaning in as accurate and concise a manner as possible. People do not read business memoranda for the pleasure of reading. They do so in order to receive instructions or information upon which to base decisions or take action. Therefore, highly literary prose is not desirable in business writing. Overly formal prose may also be counterproductive by seeming standoffish or simply wordy. A style of writing that is too informal can also convey an unintended message, namely that the subject matter is not serious or not taken seriously by the sender. A straightforward, courteous tone is usually the best choice but one that may not come naturally without practice.

Business correspondence should start with an outright statement about the purpose of the message and should be followed with simple and clear details in support of the purpose. The recipients of correspondence need information in order to act appropriately. They also need reasons that convince them to act or think in the way the sender intends. If the message conveys its meaning with clear arguments that identify reasons and provide evidence it should achieve that goal.

Special concern should be taken in all external correspondence since it reflects on the business as a whole. For example, letters intended to persuade somebody to either invest in a project or purchase from a company have a special organization. According to Murphy and Hildebrandt, they should: 1) attract favorable attention from the reader; 2) arouse interest; 3) convince the reader

and create desire; and 4) describe the action the reader should take. When the purpose of the letter is to make a sale, it is also important to include facts about the product and a clear central selling point. Above all, it is important that any type of written communication that originates from a business create or enhance goodwill.

Oral Communication. Small-business owners and managers are frequently called upon to make presentations, conduct interviews, or lead meetings, so oral communication skills are another important area for development. Presentations might be made to employees for training purposes, or to potential customers for sales purposes. In either case, good presentation techniques can generate interest and create confidence. Interviewing skills might be needed for hiring new employees, conducting performance appraisals, or doing market research. Meetings or conferences can be important tools for relating to employees or to interested parties outside of the organization in order to solve problems or set goals.

The same principles that apply to other forms of oral communication also apply to telephone calling. It is important to plan business calls by determining the purpose, considering the audience (including the best time to call), and deciding the ideas to be included and the questions to be asked. When answering the telephone in a business setting, it is important to answer promptly and to state your name and department in a clear, pleasant voice. Communication over the telephone can create impressions that are vital to small-business success.

COMMUNICATIONS TECHNOLOGIES

Advances in technology over the last 25 years have dramatically changed the way in which business communications take place. In fact, in many ways communication technologies have changed the way in which business is done. The expanded use of electronic mail, handheld electronic devices, and the Internet generally have enabled businesses to more easily move work from one location to another, establish remote and/or mobile offices, and even create virtual offices. For instance many virtual teams communicate solely through e-mail, video conferencing, and IMs, or instant messaging. IMs are particularly useful since they allow co-workers to keep in touch online instantly and share ideas and work between a host of employees. They can also be addressed to a group and they can be sent to either a computer or a cell phone, which is an obvious advantage.

New communication technology has also speeded up the turnaround time for decision making and blurred the line between work hours and personal hours. All of these developments challenge companies to adapt to a faster business environment. This is both an opportunity for companies to become more productive and efficient and a test of their adaptability.

Although changes in electronic communication technology are occurring at a phenomenal pace, they are not radical changes in the basic forms of communication. They are, rather, enhancements to traditional communication techniques. These technologies have made two basic enhancements in how we can communicate.

Mobility and Reach. Wireless and cellular technology have greatly expanded the places from which we can communicate and the distance over which we communicate easily. A manager on the way to work anywhere in the United States can easily call and chat with a colleague or supplier in Singapore as she makes her way home in the evening there.

Speed and Power. High-speed fiber optic phone lines and reasonably priced high-speed satellite transmissions have created a situation in which it is as easy to transfer large data files from one department to another in a single building as it is to transfer those files to a location anywhere in the world.

Both of these enhancements to communications have influenced how business is done. The ease with which colleagues can stay in touch with one another is helpful in coordinating a company's activities. Staying in close contact with suppliers is also beneficial.

Internal Communications. Intranets, or internal organizational computer networks, have become the media of choice for most companies when it comes to keeping employees informed. The company intranet can be used like an electronic bulletin board and when paired with e-mail and other electronic modes of communication can serve to disseminate information quickly and efficiently.

Since an intranet may be used to easily connect people working in various locations, it can help to establish or maintain a sense of community in an organization that is geographically dispersed. In fact, intranets make it possible for groups of people to work together closely in what is known commonly as a virtual office. Many small service businesses are started as virtual offices in which each person within the group works at his or her own home or place of choosing. What unites the group are two things: a common goal and a computer network of some sort through which information and software tools are shared.

External Communications. The growth of the Internet has made it essential for a business to have an online presence, simple though it may be. On a simple Internet Web site a company can provide potential customers, clients, employees, and investors with contact information and a picture of the company. For those wishing to

use the Internet as a sales and marketing vehicle, a more sophisticated (and expensive) site can be developed. Often called e-commerce Web sites, these sites are used for advertising, displaying merchandise, taking and processing orders, tracking orders, and performing many customer service tasks.

Small businesses may have a unique opportunity for benefiting from a Web presence. The outreach that is possible through a well-marketed Web site is much greater than would be possible through any other media at a similar cost. According to some analysts, for businesses one of the most powerful aspects of an interactive medium like the Internet is the ability to develop a true two-way conversation with clients and customers. The Internet is a powerful communications tool and one that businesses of all sizes use regularly.

Having presences on external social networks such as Facebook, Plaxo, and LinkedIn have been deemed very important to businesses. In an article posted at BNet, author Jake Swearingen cites the findings of William Baker, a professor of marketing at San Diego State University. According to a survey Baker undertook of 1,600 executives, it was determined that companies that have a significant presence on social networks had a 24 percent higher score on innovation than firms that did not use social networks. This free method of promotion can pave the way to success for small businesses.

However, critiques of using public networks point out that confidential information might be posted accidently with anyone able to access it. In response to this issue, other systems are now in place that address this problem. In an article in the *Economist* titled "A World of Connections" it is noted that new methods of social networking are constantly being developed specifically for the corporate world and will ultimately be a boon to business. Among the most talked about services is Yammer, a corporate version of Twitter, and Chatter, a social-networking service that was developed by Salesforce.com.

The difference between these corporate-styled versions is that they can be used behind a corporate firewall so the confidential information posted on them will not be available to just anyone and yet information can be disseminated throughout a company instantly. This often increases productivity since people have access to information that they might not otherwise have and can use it to develop new products and ideas for company improvements.

THE IMPORTANCE OF GOOD COMMUNICATION

All forms of communication, even the lack of it, can have a significant impact on business dealings. A stiffly worded, official-sounding memo to employees telling them not to talk to the press about impending litigation could be interpreted as admitting that the company did something wrong. Management's repeated "no comments" to employees and the press on a rumored merger may launch dozens of informal discussions about company suitors, how much the company will sell for, and how many employees will be laid off.

In order to avoid the negative effects of such scenarios, small-business owners should make it a practice to communicate as much and as openly as possible. They should think twice before eliminating the company newsletter as a cost-saving measure, keep electronic bulletin boards up-to-date, and hold meetings in which employees can ask questions of management. In addition, they should develop their skills so that all business communications are easily understandable. Management terms and jargon, stiff or flowery language may contribute to the impression among employees that management is talking down to them. It is also helpful to obtain and analyze feedback. Asking employees if they feel informed or not and what would make them feel more informed about the company can open valuable channels of communication.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bonner, William H., and Lillian H. Chaney. *Communicating Effectively in an Information Age.* 2d ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: Dame Publishing, 2003.
- Dillon, Sam. "What Corporate America Can't Build: A Sentence." New York Times. 7 December 2004. Available from: http:// www.nytimes.com/2004/12/07/business/07write.html?page wanted=print&position.
- Holz, Shel. "Establishing Connections: Today's Communications Technologies Have Shifted the Dynamic." Communication World. May June 2005.
- Irwin, David. *Effective Business Communications*. London: Thorogood Publishing, 2001.
- Murphy, Herta A., and Herbert W. Hildebrandt. *Effective Business Communications*. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1997.
- Olkkonen, Rami, Henrikkie Tikkanen, and Kimmo Alajoutsijarvi. "The Role of Communication in Business Relationships and Networks." *Management Decision*. May June 2000.
- Ross Larson, Bruce. Writing for the Information Age. New York: W.W. Norton, 2002.
- Staples, Brent. "The Fine Art of Getting It Down on Paper, Fast." New York Times. 15 May 2005.
- Swearingen, Jake. "Four Ways Social Networking Can Build Business." BNet. 2008. Available from: http://www.bnet.com/ 2403 13070 23 219914.html.
- "A World of Connections." *Economist.* 4 February 2010. Available from: http://www.economist.com/specialreports/displaystory. cfm?story id=15351002.
- Writing: A Ticket to Work... Or a Ticket Out. National Commission on Writing. The College Board. September 2004. Available from: http://www.writingcommission.org/report.html.

"Yammering Away at the Office." *Economist.* 28 January 2010. Available from: http://www.economist.com/specialreports/displaystory.cfm?story_id=15350928.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Goudiss, Anaxos

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT CORPORATIONS

Community development corporations (CDCs) are locally based nonprofit organizations that work to help the residents of impoverished areas to improve their quality of life. Such organizations exist in virtually every major urban area of the United States. CDCs provide residents with a variety of different benefits, including housing, day care for children, nursing home care for the elderly, employment opportunities, job training, and health care facilities. Some CDCs act as part-owners of vital businesses within their neighborhoods, like supermarkets and shopping centers, while others assist residents in starting their own small businesses.

"Community development corporations function somewhat like private developers but are governed by the community," Gustav Spohn explained in an article for the San Diego Business Journal. "Their boards of directors are typically composed of community residents together with experts who advise them on the technical aspects of fund-raising and development projects. They depend heavily on government and private philanthropic funds, which in turn leverage financing from banks and other investors. Their goal is not to turn a profit but to generate economic renewal in poor communities."

In the early 1990s, CDCs were being dismissed as small-time players unable to make a real contribution to solving urban problems. Banks were rarely willing to provide them with financing or any other assistance. But a few years later the situation had changed. According to Spohn, writing in 1997, CDCs had come to be viewed as "key components of public strategies to fight poverty in cities across the country,". That trend continued into the twentyfirst century. Nearly every major bank in the country became actively involved in community development in at least one city. According to an industry survey completed by Community-Wealth.Org, a project of the Democracy Collaborative at the University of Maryland, there were more than 4,600 CDCs in the United States in 2005. The survey also showed that the CDCs created some 75,000 jobs during the period between 1998 and 2005.

Some cities actively encourage businesses to support CDCs. Philadelphia, for example, has put in place a Development Tax Credit Program allowing businesses who commit to the support of a CDC for 10 years a complete tax write off. According to an article by Athena D. Merritt for the *Philadelphia Business Journal* in June 2009, the change in the city's Development Tax Credit Program was expected to loosen the requirements for businesses by allowing two or more to join together and share the required \$100,000 per year support. Both businesses would then receive the tax credit. Merritt wrote that the reason for the change in policy was the existence of a number of businesses that were interested in supporting CDCs but could not manage the \$100,000 commitment on their own.

Although CDCs have had a positive impact on the fight to reclaim urban neighborhoods, they are still the subject of some skepticism. Critics believe that CDCs cannot operate on a large enough scale to overcome a 40-year lack of investment in many inner cities. Others believe that community improvement efforts in impoverished neighborhoods are pointless, claiming that residents will simply choose to leave as soon as they are able to raise their incomes to a certain level. Finally, some people worry that CDCs which receive major funding from the federal government through the Community Development Block Grant and other programs will not be able to remain effective in the face of inevitable budget cuts.

In his article, Spohn outlined some of the functions of a successful CDC. First, it must make local residents feel that they have an investment in the neighborhood. Second, it must serve a mediating role between the differing interests of various neighborhood groups. Third, it must not polarize the interests of the community and the interests of government and outside private-sector institutions. Finally, it must continually battle the forces that act to return the inner cities to a state of disorder. Overall, CDCs can have a significant impact on the communities they serve. "Nationally there's a feeling that nothing can work in the cities they have no hope that there's nothing the society can do," Roland Anglin of the Ford Foundation told Spohn. "It's not true. There is a movement there. There is a structure there in inner cities. There is a strategy that can help."

But CDCs do not always escape criticism and even scandal in spite of their mission to help others. One of the largest CDCs, the Association of Community Organizations for Reform, referred to commonly by its acronym ACORN, came under scrutiny after a 2009 film was made of two of its employees assisting a man and woman who were seeking advice on how to set up a prostitution ring and evade the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The film, made by two conservative activists who posed as a pimp and a prostitute, purportedly showed the employees

advising the pair on how to portray their company and fool the IRS and to obtain government grants.

Although ACORN officials said that the pair had attempted unsuccessfully to do the same thing in other ACORN offices and called the film "false and defamatory and an attempt at 'gotcha journalism'," the incident was the subject of major publicity. It followed earlier incidents in which ACORN workers were accused of voter registration fraud in Florida and other states by Republican groups. All of these incidents resulted in the end to all federal funding for ACORN and a decision by President Barack Obama not to enlist its services in conducting the federal census. Thousands of other CDCs, of course, continue to do their laudable work with positive results and outside of the glare of negative publicity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "ACORN Workers Caught on Tape Allegedly Advising on Prostitution." CNN.com. 11 September 2009. Available from: http://www.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/09/10/acorn. prostitution/
- "Community Development Corporations." *Community Wealth.* org. Available from: http://www.community wealth.org/strategies/panel/cdcs/index.html.
- "Community Development Corporations and Organizations." *Local Initiatives Support Corp.* Available from: http://www.lisc.org/phoenix/partners/organizations 5117. shtml
- "Community Development Corporations Emerge as Major Generators of Economic Development in Urban Neighborhoods." Ford Foundation. Available from: http:// www.fordfound.org/newsroom/pressreleases/8. Retrieved 12 February 2010.
- De Paula, Matthew. "Grants to Poor Entrepreneurs Nurture Future Business." *US Bank.* September 2004.
- Merritt, Athena D. "Philadelphia Council OKs Change in Tax Credit." *Philadelphia Business Journal.* 11 June 2009. Available from: http://philadelphia.bizjournals.com/philadelphia/stories/2009/06/08/daily42.html.
- Miller, S. A. "Acorn Loses Its Funding, Allies in House" Washington Times. 18 September 2009. Available from: http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/sep/18/acorn loses funding allies in house/
- Murphy, Patricia W., and James V. Cunningham. *Organizing for Community Controlled Development*. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2003.
- Shanklin, William M., and John K. Rayns, Jr. "Stoking the Small Business Engine." *Business Horizons*. January February 1998.
- Spohn, Gustav. "Engines for Rebuilding Communities Make Headway." San Diego Business Journal. 16 June 1997.
- Stamps, David. "Social Capital." Training. November 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Goudiss, Anaxos

COMMUNITY RELATIONS

The phrase "community relations," narrowly understood, simply describes a company's interactions with the community in which it resides. The use of this phrase by businesses, the media, and students of business, however, almost always signifies something more than ordinary relationships and includes voluntary actions that either are (or can be interpreted as) done just for the good of the community. This produces ambiguities and conflicts. A strictly "free market" view of business defines a company as working for its stockholders under law; any charitable work or contributions are thus shorting what stockholders are due. A more modern view, which arose in the 1960s under the rubric of "social responsibility," defines corporations as involved in, indeed responsible for, achieving social goods over and above profits. Ambiguity also arises from the fact that many businesses are small and, in effect, the extensions of one or two individuals who are viewed as autonomous persons while large corporations are collectives managed by hired functionaries. Two definitions of community relations are thus equally correct. One defines community relations as the corporation's unforced contributions to the community. The other makes community relations a branch of public relations a form of communications.

A SPECTRUM OF ACTIVITIES

"Community relations" may be the consequence of a generous corporate culture in which relations just happen to be helpful. Thus a company may have acquired a good reputation because it is always ready to help when asked in different ways through people, money, or providing equipment. Managers at all levels understand in advance that this is sanctioned and approved. It is a corporate tradition, the way that things are done.

In another company, community relations may take a much more publicly visible form. The company will be proactively generous. It may sponsor an annual festival, for instance; it may be the chief support of a famous hospital or research center; or it may be well known for lending executives to civic causes or for taking a leadership role in fund-raising activities for the community theater or orchestra. Such behavior is often the long, institutionalized shadow of a famous founder who set such activities going. They are still pursued with energy, at high cost, with a high level of public recognition. In the very nature of things, it is always difficult, in such cases, to distinguish "generosity" from "corporate pride.

Some argue, however, that supporting community activities is a thing of the past and companies are instead looking for opportunities to join with organizations that

will help drive their business forward. These companies know the value of being aligned with a good cause, and letting the public know about it as well. In her article in *onPhilanthropy*, Maureen Flynn quotes David Shiffman, of Media Vest, regarding consumers and their perception of brands: "Consumers see brands in a different light...they will make decisions based on what a company is doing." What companies want to do is have their brand name tied to a very worthy cause. According to data from the 2009 Edelman Good Purpose survey, 64 percent of consumers said that they expect brands to support a good cause and 67 percent said they would switch brands if a similar brand supported a good cause.

A 2008 Cone Cause Evolution Study found that this is true. Consumers, it reported, are both more aware of and more receptive to cause-related messages from businesses than ever before. "Consumers want to feel a connection to the issue and the nonprofit while fulfilling their personal needs," said Alison DaSilva, executive vice president, knowledge leadership and insights at Cone. "While this is a tall order for companies, it provides great opportunity for continued innovation and business growth."

Yet another form that community relations takes is that of a communications program the purpose of which is to improve or maintain a company's reputation at least cost. The underlying idea is that good community relations are good for business, but the community must be "educated" to the values the company brings to it. Under such a program, the company publicizes information about its activities. If it expands, it presents adding jobs in a favorable light. If it closes an operation, it presents its out-placement and employee counseling activities in the most favorable light. Anything even remotely associated with the community is interpreted as a contribution whether it is or not. The driving force in these cases is "perception," and the philosophical underpinning is that "perception is reality."

Community relations may also take a proactive form as a defensive strategy. Thus companies sometimes engage in or even initiate program activities, exploited to the maximum by using public relations, in order to counter a single unfavorable event or a chronic problem. A major fire blamed on poor supervision may be the triggering event; the chronic problem may be the production of toxic wastes or a strong odor that occasionally rises from its factory.

This description clearly shows that community relations is a conscious expression of corporate will and that the motives behind it become visible to the public over time. The more free the activity is the less it is necessitated by unfavorable events the more the community will value it; similarly, the less credit the company seeks, the more credit it will get.

JUSTIFICATIONS AND MOTIVATIONS

Commenting on a survey of 255 business executives, the Boston College Center for Corporate Community Relations stated in a 2000 press release: "Half of manufacturing executives say corporate citizenship will become more important in the next three to five years and 95 percent agree that a positive reputation in the community will help them achieve business objectives." That prediction proved to be true, based on a 2009 survey of more than 300 companies about their community involvement programs. The survey found that 62.1 percent maintained or increased budget levels for their community involvement projects. The survey also found that most companies prefer to donate money rather than employees' time. About a third of the companies that were surveyed reported that they donated from \$1 to \$10 million a year.

While employees do participate in community projects, the level of involvement is lower than what might be expected. According to Allison Lee, the author of a report about the survey, "30.3 percent of survey respondents reported that their companies have more than 30 percent employee participation, and 45.3 [percent] have 15 percent or less participating in volunteering programs."

The survey also found that while corporate headquarters may develop the strategies for community involvement, in over 50 percent of the companies the program was implemented on a local level. The survey also noted that companies struggle with how to demonstrate "measurable social impact from their initiatives in the communities where they operate."

SEE ALSO Public Relations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burke, Edmund M. Corporate Community Relations: The Principle of the Neighbor of Choice. Westport, Conn.: Quorum Books. 1999.

"Consumers Reward Cause Supporting Companies" *Cone.* 14 October 2008. Available from: http://www.marketingcharts.com/topics/behavioral marketing/consumers reward companies that support causes 6362/.

Desatnik, Lisa. "Corporate Volunteering Is Good Business." Cincinnati Business Journal. 1 September 2000.

Flynn, Maureen. "Win Win Win Win Philanthropy: Corporate Philanthropists, Advertisers, Marketers & Nonprofits Must Work Together to Achieve Maximum Impact." *onPhilanthropy*. 23 December 2009. Available from: http://www.onphilanthropy.com/site/News2?page=NewsArticle&id=7998.

Joyner, Fredricka. "Bridge Building: Enhancing the Possibility of Partnerships." *Journal for Quality and Participation*. May June 2000.

Kiser, Cheryl. "Companies Say Corporate Citizenship Good for Business, But Many Don't Invest in Their Communities." Boston College Center for Corporate Citizenship. 3 October 2000. Lee, Allison. "Business Stays the Course on Community Involvement." Boston College Center for Corporate Citizenship. 11 January 2010. Available from: http://blogs.bcccc.net/2010/01/business stays the course on community involvement/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Goudiss, Anaxos

COMP TIME

Comp Time, or Compensatory Time, is an alternate way of rewarding overtime work. Instead of paying an hourly employee time-and-a-half for work done over the time allotted in the normal work week, employers would allow an hour and a half of time off for each hour of overtime worked. This time could be used in emergencies, or scheduled for personal use. Comp time should not be confused with "flextime." Flextime allows employees to schedule their regular working hours in a way that accommodates their personal preferences and family commitments. Comp time strictly refers to compensation for overtime work.

Federal legislation, embodied in the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (FLSA) governs the compensation of hourly employees. Under FLSA employees are assigned to either "exempt" or "nonexempt" status, that is, those who are exempt from the requirements of FLSA and those who are not. Nonexempt employees are paid by the hour, exempt employees receive a salary. FLSA mandates that nonexempt employees be paid at the rate of 1.5 times the hourly wage for every hour over 40 worked in a week. Nonexempts must be paid in dollars for their overtime and cannot receive compensatory time instead. In 1978 Congress passed the Federal Employees Flexible and Compressed Work Schedules Act. This enabled the federal government to pay its employees comp time instead of overtime pay. In 1985 this provision was extended to state and local employees as well at the employee's option. In 2000 the Supreme Court ruled (in Christensen v. Harris County that local government can compel employees to take accumulated comp time rather than take it at any time of their choosing. FLSA, however, continues to require overtime compensation in dollars for private sector hourly workers.

Since that time a major effort began in Congress to amend the FLSA to liberalize comp time rules for private sector hourly workers. The effort has thus far failed because of opposition from labor unions and their allies. One event in this process was the withdrawal in 2003 of H.R. 1119, the House of Representatives' bill called "Comp-Time Reform Bill" for lack of votes.

THE DEBATE OVER COMP TIME

The movement to pass comp time legislation has been led primarily by Republicans, who argue that comp time will provide employees with greater freedom to schedule their work around family commitments. Supporters also contend that broadening use of comp time into the private sector will give a financial boost to businesses. But opposition is strong from the Democratic Party and labor unions. Primary reasons for contesting the use of comp time are questions over the actual scheduling of time off, and whether employees will be free to choose either comp time or payment in return for overtime work. Those opposing legislation suggest that employees in practice will not be allowed to freely schedule the use of their comp time but will be restricted by employers. This would result in an option much less valuable to employees, limiting the prospect of "emergency" time, and restricting time off at certain points during the year. Concerns have also been expressed over possible pressure from businesses on employees to accept comp time over monetary compensation for overtime work, and whether voluntary overtime could be offered only in exchange for comp time. Finally, unions object to proposed comp time arrangements in which hours do not count toward pension benefits.

ALTERNATIVES

There are alternatives to comp time and overtime that may be possible if the state in which a business is located has no restrictions on the length of work day. For instance, an employee could work 10 hours a day for 4 days and then have 3 days off to avoid paying overtime. However, some states, including California, Colorado, and Connecticut, restrict the number of hours an employee can work during one day.

COMP TIME IN SMALL BUSINESSES

Some business experts believe that employers who do not offer large benefits packages, significant vacation time, or paid time off should seriously consider offering comp time as a kind of perk for employees. These observers contend that comp time can be a sensitive (and economical) way of rewarding employees for extra help at crunch times, especially since many workers have come to value time off even more than increased pay.

But small businesses, which may not be in a position to offer employees elaborate benefits, may also not be able to support a comp time system. Whether the system is regimented or informal, the small business may not be able to afford the lost productivity and additional paperwork involved in keeping track of comp time accrued and taken. There may also arise scheduling problems, especially for very small businesses that rely on only a

few employees for their entire function. If a business is necessarily inflexible when it comes to scheduling time off, comp time may not be a valid alternative to regular overtime compensation.

BE SURE TO FOLLOW THE LAW

Whatever else a company does, it should make sure it follows the federal laws regarding overtime. Employees can sue if they feel they have been cheated of their proper pay. Take for instance the 2009 suit against the production company of the popular television show American Idol, which was sued by employees who said they were cheated of overtime and incorrectly classified as "exempt." In a Reuters story, attorney Jonathan Biddle is quoted as saying that the employees were "grossly underpaid, worked 24/7 and receive no rest or meal breaks and no health coverage.rdquo; He went on to say that the "company systematically overworked employees without paying the required overtime, falsified time cards and denied staffers meals and rest periods." With this case in mind, it is better for companies to err on the side of being overly careful about the matter of overtime, comp time, and who is and who is not "exempt."

SEE ALSO Flexible Employment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Compensatory Time Might Not Be Legal." *Nolo.* 2008 Available from: http://www.nolo.com/legal encyclopedia/ article 29979.html.
- "Comp Time and Flex Time: Giving Employees a Say." RPC Backgrounder. Republican Policy Committee. 24 February 2005.
- Eisenbrey, Ross. "The Naked Truth About Comp Time." EPI Issue Brief #190. Economic Policy Institute. 31 March 2003.
- "H.R. 1119, the Comp Time Reform Bill." *Motor Age*. August 2003.
- Hibberd, James. "American Idol' Producer Hit with Lawsuit." *Reuters.* 19 March 2009. Available from: http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE52J06X20090320.
- "Legalize Comp Time." Crain's Detroit Business. 31 July 2000.
- Rosenfeld, Larry. "The Rules on Comp Time." *Entrepreneur.* 24 March 2003.
- Stephens, Kay. "Blair Racks up \$48K in OT." *AltoonaMirror.com.* 9 February 2010.Available from: http://www.altoonamirror.com/page/content.detail/id/526841. html?nav=742.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Employees: How to Find and Pay Them.* Available from: http://www.sba.gov/tools/resourcelibrary/publications/serv_pub_personnel.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Goudiss, Anaxos

COMPETITIVE ANALYSIS

Small businesses keep track of the competition. In large corporations the activity is formalized. Operating managers within large companies usually conduct competitive analysis as part of preparing annual plans. Competitive analysis may also involve elaborate brand studies from time to time; some industries practice reverse-engineering to discover how a competitor's technology or software works. Indeed, competitive analysis can reach a staggeringly high level of sophistication. However, as many sectors of the U.S. economy illustrate, high sophistication may not be sufficient to save an industry from competitive impacts. Both small and large businesses must go beyond analysis and do something to protect their operations. As Peter Drucker, the late management guru, never tired of pointing out, effective business practice and sophisticated business practice do not necessarily mean the same thing.

THE CONTEXT OF ANALYSIS

Key aspects of competitive analysis are when to do it and what to look at. Consultants, writers, and business schools uniformly urge that competitive analysis must be routine much as dentists urge flossing daily. In the usual environment of small business, concentrated competitive analysis tends to start after a triggering event produces awareness of trouble the actual or looming loss of sales. Until then, the tracking of competition will be low-key and routine. Once early signs of trouble appear, analysis begins with looking for causes. These may be complex. "Competition" may take many different forms. The following list identifies some of the things to look at:

- Direct Competition. This may take several forms. A
 known competitor may have initiated changes in
 pricing, product, or services. One or more new
 competitors may have appeared and are bidding prices
 down. A new buyer in the client's organization may
 have shifted contracts to his or her favored suppliers.
 Finally, the customer may have decided to make the
 product or to do the job in-house.
- Indirect Competition. A new technology or class of products may have appeared functionally matching what this business sells. In the modern technologydriven market, for instance, television, VCRs, DVDs, DVRs, and the Internet have all transformed the movie business.
- Market Contraction. Recessionary forces may be pressuring the customer so that he or she is simply not buying a product which may be in the highly discretionary category.

• Self-inflicted Wounds. A business may sometimes overlook that it is causing customers to shift their business elsewhere because of unwarranted price hikes, deteriorating service, aging technology, and countless other reasons.

The list reveals that competitive analysis is in a way indistinguishable from effective management, which means keeping in close touch with the market and all those factors that influence it. Competitors need to be known and watched attentively. It is important to keep oneself informed of the internal affairs and plans of a commercial or institutional customer. Trends need watching; products and services must be kept up to date; and fallback positions must be prepared if the economy can deprive a business of its core earnings. All this must be done continuously and with the right level of intensity. For the small business, formal competitive analysis may be a luxury, but the activities that enter into it must be carried out.

THE PROCESS ITSELF

A publication by the U.S. Small Business Administration titled "Competitive Analysis" provides an excellent list of fundamentals. SBA suggests that small businesses answer six questions: 1) Who are your five nearest direct competitors? 2) Who are your indirect competitors? 3) Is their business growing, steady, or declining? 4) What can you learn from their operations or from their advertising? 5) What are their strengths and weaknesses? and 6) How does their product or service differ from yours?

Many of the questions posed by SBA are very difficult to answer. Appropriately the agency suggests a process which is well adapted to the operation of a small business. SBA recommends that owners establish and keep files on competitors and that they review these from time to time. Precise answers may never be available to all the questions, but a general pattern will emerge. It is important consciously to make time for looking at what data are available by way of feeding one's awareness.

Important sources for information recommended by SBA are the following:

- Internet searches on appropriate topics.
- Visits to competitors' Web sites.
- Personal visits to competitors' locations.
- Customers. "Your sales staff," SBA says, "is in regular contact with customers and prospects, as is your competition. Learn what your customers and prospects are saying about your competitors."
- · Competitors' ads.

- Speeches and presentations. "Attend speeches or presentations made by representatives of your competitors."
- Trade show displays.
- Written sources such as trade publications, newspapers, industry surveys, and computer databases.

COMPETITION CAN BE YOUR FRIEND

According to Buck Shapiro, competition can help someone's development as a businessperson. "No other factor brings about the accelerated and complete development of our business acumen than competition," wrote Shapiro in his article, "Skillfully and Effectively Dealing With Competition.".

Similarly, according to Joann Mansell, a business coach at Kaizen Coaching, competition can help to grow a business. "Large competitors can help you to promote your market. If industry leaders start promoting a product it can help create a market for yours as long as you tell customers you also offer that product or service," Mansell wrote. Mansell also advised forming alliances with competitors, offering up the example of owners of bed-and-breakfasts (B&B) forming a marketing coalition so they could afford a better Web site and other advertising to compete against the larger hotels. By working as a group, these B&Bs broke into a market that they could not afford to do individually.

SEE ALSO Barriers to Market Entry.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cohen, Heidi. "Competitive Intelligence: What You Don't Know *Can* Hurt You." *ClickZ.* 9 June 2005. Available from: http://www.clickz.com/experts/crm/actionable analysis/article.php/3511216.

Mansell, Joanne. "Understanding Competition to Enter or Not Enter?" *KaizenCoaching.com*. Available from: http://www.kaizencoaching.com.au/articles/basics competition.htm.

Shapiro, Buck. "Skillfully and Effectively Dealing With Competition" *Ezinearticles.com.* 19 September 2008. Available from: http://ezinearticles.com/?Skillfully and Effectively Dealing With Competition&id=1512592.

Toren, Adam. "Analyzing A Competitor's Website" *Young Entrepreneur.* 8 June 2009. Available from: http://www.youngentrepreneur.com/blog/entrepreneur university/analyzing a competitor%E2%80%99s website/.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Competitive Analysis." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/manage/marketandprice/SERV COMPANAYLSIS.html. Retrieved 12 February 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Goudiss, Anaxos

COMPETITIVE BIDS

In many sectors of industry and almost invariably in government, procurement of goods and services takes place by competitive bidding. Vendors are solicited to present a proposal to meet the specifications published by the buyer. Such solicitations are referred to as requests for proposal (RFPs) or requests for quote (RFQs). Sellers present their bids in written form either routinely or, if the job bid is of some complexity, after discussions with the buyer. In many instances purchasing is from a preapproved list of vendors; vendors get on these lists by answering requests for qualifications. In yet other instances, particularly in connection with preferential purchasing from women-owned or minority-owned enterprises, a frequently complicated bureaucratic process must first be followed to get on the list of qualified bidders; similar processes are involved in procurements under the federal government's small-business set-aside programs.

Bidding is common practice in selling at retail in some sectors, especially construction services. Roof replacements, new windows, new gutters, and siding are often sold to the homeowner directly in a competitive environment by presenting quotes. The careful buyer will obtain at least three bids before selecting the supplier.

People who start up small businesses in one of the sectors that uses competitive bidding tend to have prior experience of the process acquired as employees or managers while working for someone else in the industry. Occasionally, however, small-business owners who sell in other ways may have opportunities to garner sales by competitive bidding as well. This tends to happen when the buyer is a large institution calling on a retail vendor. An example might be a rental business receiving a solicitation from an event organizer for massive stocks of chairs, tables, and tents. The owner may also come across an advertised solicitation which happens to fit the company's capabilities. The bidding process may be quite easy to discern from the solicitation. In other cases the small business may have to educate itself to what are frequently complicated procurement cultures. Resources for learning, however, are available. The U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA), for instance, is an excellent resource for learning how to bid for government contracts.

MAJOR ELEMENTS OF THE PROCESS

There are several clearly defined steps for buyers and sellers to follow in a bidding process.

For the Buyer. From the viewpoint of the buyer, competitive bidding is a way to identify the best supplier based on a combination of qualifications, history of achievement, timeliness, responsiveness, and cost. All things equal, the

low bidder will get the job, but all things are rarely equal. The buyer's process will consist of: 1) finding qualified bidders; 2) preparing a concise but complete RFP; 3) publishing the solicitation; 4) evaluating the proposals received, which may involve interviews with bidders; and 5) selecting the winner and notifying the losers.

Precisely because evaluating proposals can be timeconsuming, especially when proposals are for some unusual program and are complex, buyers frequently begin with a formal qualification under which vendors are invited to submit packages defining their experience, personnel, and history of performance. The buyer then selects from among those submitting packages vendors it will invite to bid on a job. In more routine situations, the buyer will tend to develop a list of trusted suppliers and will only ask those people to bid. In such a situation the solicitation is sent directly and is not published. Evaluation of proposals is often difficult unless the job is well-defined and standard. A research study may require original approaches, and the buyer must choose from among often equally innovative methodologies. To resolve such issues, the buyer may invite leading bidders to make presentations as well. Often proposals are "unresponsive," meaning that the bidder has failed evidently to grasp the buyer's full intentions. When many bidders are unresponsive, the fault may lie in the RFP itself: it may have been poorly constructed. In a well-managed buying process, both winners and losers are notified of the buyer's final decision. This decision may follow additional discussions with the tentative winner to work out final problems.

Buyers are looking for bidders who have internalized the buyer's problems, are responsive to special issues in the RFP, match their capabilities closely to elements of the job, show that they have the capacity to do the job on time, and are neither "greedy" nor "trying to buy the job." The last phrase is a red flag. It means that the vendor may be "too hungry" and is bidding too low and may later fail to perform.

For the Seller. The seller does no business until it has been invited to bid and has been selected as a winner. The seller's tasks are: 1) presolicitation sales activities; 2) getting qualified; 3) reviewing the RFP in light of all available intelligence; 4) deciding to bid or not to bid; 5) being fully responsive to the proposal; 6) differentiating its offer from competitors; 6) accurately to estimate cost; and 7) effectively sell the job in the postquote period.

The effective seller routinely calls on the buyer and makes itself fully aware of the buyer's plans, culture, and ways of doing business. In most company-to-company or company-to-agency transactions, known sellers tend to win jobs not necessarily because they are best qualified but because they are most knowledgeable about the

buyer's needs. Sales activity works in the other direction too. The buyer will get to know the seller, and getting qualified will therefore be easier.

Successful sellers will frequently decline to bid a job because, based on their knowledge of themselves, of the client, sometimes of the buyer's budget, they judge in advance that they have a low probability of winning. Skills in making such decisions grow with experience. Some buyers always shift business to certain sellers; in the jargon of the trade, the "contracts are wired." These buyers may cultivate vendors they do not intend to buy from but still need in order to have "three bids." Skillful sellers know how to assess buyers and to act accordingly. Deciding *not* to bid is sometimes as useful for profitability as to bid and win.

It is the seller's responsibility to understand the RFP fully and, if need be, to seek clarifications before bidding. Such interaction may produce valuable information and also indicate the seller's seriousness to the buyer. Buyers value responsive bidding. Sellers, similarly, need to know exactly what the buyer wants in order properly to price the proposal. All else being equal, the most unique proposal will win the contract. In many cases involving standard services or goods, original methodology may be impossible to present, but unusual ways of delivering services or providing backup may differentiate the seller from other bidders. Cost is of primary importance. However, a highpriced proposal may sometimes win the contract if the work is unique, the methodology recognizably superior, or the seller's qualifications unusual. Sometimes the real sale is made in interviews and presentations after the proposal has been presented. The seller should be prepared to make a strong follow-up if so requested.

SMALL BUSINESS SET ASIDES

The Small Business Administration, on its Web page "Selling to the Government," states that by law, federal agencies are required to establish contracting goals, such that 23 percent of all government buys are intended to go to small businesses. In addition, contract goals are established for women-owned small businesses, firms located in HUBZones and service-disabled veteran-owned businesses. These government-wide goals, which are not always achieved, are 5 percent, 3 percent and 3 percent, respectively. They are important because federal agencies have a statutory obligation to consider small businesses for procurement opportunities.

A HUBZone is a "Historically Underutilized Business Zone" as established in the Small Business Reauthorization Act of 1997 and subsequently amended by the Small Business Reauthorization Act of 2000. A HUBZone defines small businesses operating from areas that are characterized by minimal government contracting. As such,

the most basic criteria for a small business to qualify as a HUBZone enterprise is that it must be physically located in an area designated as a HUBZone. The owners and employees of the business must also achieve the recommended percentage threshold of residence in the identified HUBZone. The application procedures and qualification criteria for HUBZone enterprises can be found at https://eweb1sp.sba.gov/hubzone/internet/index.cfm.

Small business set-asides are established under Part 19 of the Federal Acquisition Regulations. Contracts under \$2,500 are not eligible. Most small business set-asides relate to contracts between \$2,500 and \$100,000. Such contracts are *intended* to be performed by small business organizations provided that government procurement officers have a reasonable expectation of getting bids from two or more qualified bidders. At their option, in order to meet federal contracting goals, procurement officers may also set aside larger contracts under the same rules. There are additional provisions whereby small businesses can participate in large contracts as subcontractors.

Participation in such programs will require substantial study and preparation for a small business not as yet engaged in federal procurement. Small business enterprises can enhance access to federal contracting opportunities through careful selection and determination of their prolific small business designations. This is because contract award procedures for bids involve visiting of sites and checking of records by federal procurement and contracting authorities. Indeed, proper and procedural set-aside designation of a small business goes a long way in determining the success of the business in competitive bidding. It may well be a way to develop new business opportunities or to increase sales. An excellent starting point for research is the SBA Web site.

FEDERAL CONTRACTING OPPORTUNITIES FOR SMALL BUSINESS ENTERPRISES

Federal procurements in the United States are guided by the North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS). Small-business owners can therefore determine their eligibility on the basis of their revenue levels. Small business enterprises interested in soliciting for federal contracts must have Central Contractor Registration (CCR) in tandem with the NAICS code that is applicable to the procurement procedure. The CCR registration can be accessed at www.ccr.gov.

In July 2009 the U.S. Senate amended the Small Business Act through the Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) and Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) Reauthorization Act of 2009. This act promotes the adoption of enhanced innovation, research, and technology in small business enterprises all the way to 2017.

According to information contained in the Opencongress. org Web site, the main provisions of the SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act of 2009 include:

- The setting up of an SBA-maintained technology office to oversee, report, and coordinate public database functions in tandem with the SBA administrators' responsibilities.
- Increase in the number of federal agencies participating in the SBIR and STTR programs by 0.1 percent annually from the 2011 financial year to the 2020 financial.
- Introduction of an extramural budget for enhanced SBIR research programs. The expansion of awards levels for individual small businesses from \$100,000 to \$150,000 for Phase I participation levels.
- The expansion of awards levels for individual small businesses from \$750,000 to \$1,000,000 for Phase II participation levels.
- The adjustment of allocations for STTR set-aside programs by 0.3 percent to 6 percent through biannual increments of 0.1 percent between 2011 and 2015.
- The provision of flexibility for small businesses to receive subsequent SBIR contract awards from different federal agencies subject to relevance and similarities of the awards.
- The requirement that agencies and major contractors at the federal level optimize the allocation of the third phase of technology awards related to technology, incorporating single source awards as well as recipients of SBIR and STTR responsible for developing the technology.
- The requirements that all federal agencies involved in the SBIR and STTR programs encourage applications submissions for energy, transport, security, or water supply-related projects.
- The requirement that the selection processes for project awards of SBIR/STTR programs be done competitively and on merit.

SEE ALSO Request for Proposals.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Berman, Sharon. "How to Craft Business Proposals That Sway Clients." Los Angeles Business Journal. 3 January 2000.

"Federal Acquisition Regulations." acquisition.gov. Available from: https://www.acquisition.gov/Far/. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

"Federal Government Contracting Small Business Set Aside Designations." Small Business Federal Government Contracting. 1 June 2009. Available from: http://www. smalltofeds.com/2009/06/federal government contracting small.html. Gilliam, Stacy. "Power up your Proposal." Black Enterprise. June 2005.Jap, Sandy, D., and Prasad A. Naik. "Bid Analyzer: A Method for Estimation and Selection of Dynamic Bidding Models."Marketing Science 27 (2008): 949 960.

Luman, Stuart. "Want City Work? Red Tape Awaits." Crain's Chicago Business. 1 August 2005.

Sant, Tom. Persuasive Business Proposals. New York: AMACOM. December 2003.

- U.S. Congress. Senate. H.R. 2965 SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act of 2009. Open Congress for the 111th United States Congress. Available from: http://www.opencongress.org/bill/111 h2965/ show.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Selling to the Government." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/contract ingopportunities/owners/basics/sellingtogovt/index. html. Retrieved March 11, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Understand the Basics." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/contractingopportunities/ owners/basics/index.html. Retrieved March 11 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

COMPUTER APPLICATIONS

According to The History of Computing Project, the prototype of the first microcomputer was introduced by the aptly named Micro Computer Inc., Los Angeles, in 1968. ARPANET, a defense contractors' information exchange and the precursor of the Internet was born a year later. Commercial microcomputers (Apple, Commodore, Tandy, Sinclair, and Texas Instruments) appeared in 1977. Apple Computer introduced the first graphical interface with the Macintosh; Microsoft followed with the first version of Windows in 1985. The Internet evolved from ARPANET over a period of 18 years and, by 1987, it was a worldwide network. By 1990 it was beginning to appear in small businesses, usually in text mode. The first well-known microcomputer software applications were the VisiCalc spreadsheet and the word processors Applewriter and WordStar, all dating to the period from 1978 to 1979.

A few small businesses used computers before the micros appeared, but primarily in professional applications rather than as business tools. Minicomputers like the Honeywell (used in engineering) and the Wang (a dedicated word processor much used by law firms and here and there by a successful author) were in the small business price range. Since then the three related strands of computing hardware, software, and networks have produced something of an avalanche of change in business administration and communications, every year bringing changes.

The first decade of the twenty-first century was marked by accelerated development of advanced professional

software programs. Leading software vendors regularly created interactive, integrative, animated, and customizable software programs for use in almost all professional spheres. Small business enterprises can take advantage of advanced professional software programs to enhance the virtual interactive capacity of their businesses.

Changes in computing and related software applications have also permeated devices such as smartphones and netbooks. The increased use of mobile communications gadgets such as mobile phones has seen the development of appropriate professional software programs that enable end-users to access, author, and edit different applications across different platforms and gadgets. Such professional software programs facilitate wireless Internet access as well as access to email and business contacts. Blackberry Professional Software is one such software program that is widely used in business applications. Aggressive, tactical, and strategic small business entrepreneurs interested in frequent updates on the ongoing developments in training and certification for computer software programs can obtain more information at the www.computer.org Web site.

In the traditional areas of office computing, the emerging issues of the twenty first century are: 1) centralization and decentralization: should the information technology (IT) staff have more or less control? 2) renewal or adaptation: should aging applications be brought up to date or should the business intelligently integrate old and new and save money? and 3) Web-related expansion and exploitation.

Small business has taken an active part both in the use and provision of computer applications. Once computers became affordable, they have been widely deployed in small business and, whether stand-alone or networked, have provided much the same administrative support service they do in larger enterprises. Small businesses have also participated actively in providing computer services, the production of custom software, the writing of such software for their own operations, in consulting with clients and systems integration, and in Web-consulting and Web-page design and development. By the very nature of the small business environment, small operations have found it easy to adapt and to respond rapidly to change in what was a dynamic environment.

CATEGORIES OF APPLICATIONS

Categories of computer applications include operating systems, office applications, professional software, and business communications and outreach.

Operating Systems. All computers run under the control of operating system software (OS) designed for the hardware platform. The OS provides the basic environment in which everything takes place. Windows is the most widely used OS on small computers followed by the

Apple's Mac OS; only a small minority of small computers run on Unix, developed in 1969 at Bell Laboratories, or its derivates, for example, LINUX. The choice of operating systems in small businesses is often driven by the type of work done and the operating systems used by clients. Many operations based on the graphic arts use Macintosh computers; in other cases the need to exchange data with clients easily may dictate choice of the OS. All else being equal, small businesses will tend to use the most cost-effective system in-house, typically a Windows-based or a Macintosh system.

Office Applications. Word processing for written communications, spreadsheets for analysis, databases for inventory control, bookkeeping software for accounting, and software for tax preparation have become reasonably priced for even small businesses that have only one computer. Payroll software has now emerged for smaller operations too, sometimes freestanding and sometimes as extensions of popular bookkeeping packages. In the first decade of the twenty-first century, most small businesses were computerized and, in addition, enjoyed data management at levels of sophistication unimaginable in the mid-1990s.

Professional Software. Computer-assisted software development, design, and manufacturing systems (CAS, CAD, and CAM) are perhaps the best-known examples of professional software. Such systems, however, are also available for just about any professional activity that is based on symbol manipulation, data storage, and data processing. The Apple Macintosh, an early entrant into the graphical environment, continues to dominate graphic arts operations. Computer-based page design and typesetting packages have become affordable and are widely used in the small organization. Virtually all medical practices use computer-based patient scheduling and billing systems; the goal of completely automated and digitalized patient record keeping, however, is still in the future; systems are being installed here and there but are not yet widely used.

Business Communications and Outreach. The introduction of computer faxes and especially e-mail systems has revolutionized the way that businesses communicate with one another and employees interact within the company. Long-distance telephone costs and postage costs are saved in the process, and faster communications also speed up decision making. Of greatest importance, perhaps, for the small business is its ability to communicate with potential customers through its own Web site. Web-based marketing is very widespread.

FACTORS TO WEIGH WHEN CONSIDERING NEW COMPUTER APPLICATIONS

Many small-business owners have embraced computers as tools in doing business, and have done so early enough so that at present, in many places, hardware and applications both are becoming old. Amanda Kooser, writing in Entrepreneur, summed up the situation as follows: "A recent report by the Business Performance Management Forum took a look at this neglected issue [obsolete programs]. They surveyed a cross section of businesses and found more than 70 percent of respondents were convinced there were redundant, deficient or obsolete applications being maintained and supported on their networks. Forty percent estimated unwanted programs consumed more than 10 percent of their IT budgets. That can add up to a lot of unnecessary costs." Kooser recommended that companies conduct disciplined IT audits followed by systematic culling of old technology and its replacement with more modern software.

Another view is taken by Joe Tedesco, writing in *Database*. The title of the article signals the strategy: "Out With The Old? Not So Fast." Tedesco asked: "Is it time, simply, to buy new stuff? Again?" He went on to spell out the downside: "Investing anew in software is not an especially appealing option, for a variety of reasons. How can [companies] leverage proven tools for new challenges such as increased functionality, heightened security and better data and subject-matter management? More and more companies are finding new value in the software already in use in their organizations."

Despite conflicting views, peer pressure and anxiety often influence buyers, not least small business buyers. In an article for *Fortune*, Joel Dreyfuss wrote: "If you don't have the latest and (always) greatest software and hardware on your business computers, your vendors and employees can make you feel that you're just one step away from quill pens and parchment. The truth is that most small businesses, and consumers for that matter, get cajoled into upgrades that give them more headaches than benefits."

Dreyfuss suggested that small-business owners have employees figure out the cost of installation, debugging, and training associated with new computer equipment before consenting to a purchase.

Another factor for small-business owners to keep in mind is that a variety of computer applications are available online over the Internet. A number of companies have established small-business portals on the Internet to give companies access to software and services, such as payroll processing, legal services, online banking, or assistance in building a Web site for E-commerce. In addition, application service providers (ASPs) offer companies the

opportunity to test and use software over the Internet without having to purchase it. These options may eventually reduce the cost and improve the accessibility of computer applications for small businesses.

The pressure for commercial computer systems and software paved the way for the development of alternative computer software application solutions in the form of open source software, such as Java, by Sun Micro Systems, and JavaScript, by Netscape. Open Source software has been effective in the process of eliminating monopolies in the software management services, thereby leading to increased competition and enhanced service quality. Moreover, according to the Open Source Software (www.open source.com) Web site, the consultative relationship between software developers and clients during the different phases of open source software development harness all appropriate cost control measures to the desired standards.

Computer software and application programs are definitely important tools for implementing effective marketing and customer relationship strategies in smallscale business enterprises. In a journal article titled "Knowledge Integration in Data Mining Using Decision Tables: Case Studies in Churn Prediction," E. C. Lima, C. Mues, and B. Baesens observed that the development of customer relationship models has gained increased significance in business enterprises because of the need for achieving sustained customer value. As such, the authors acknowledged the complexities associated with the creation, interpretation, and implementation of effective customer relationship models. The unceasing development of automated, simulative, innovative, and integrative software programs and applications will continue to facilitate the adoption of advanced information technology tools in small business enterprises.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Business Software." 2009. *Blackberry*. Available from: na.blackberry.com/eng/services/professional/.
- "Certification and Training for Software Professionals." IEEE Computer Society. 2010. Available from: www.computer.org/portal/web/getcertified.
- Cohen, Alan. "Within Striking Distance: Small Business Web Portals Struggle to Attract Customers with the Right Mix of Content and Services." FSB. 1 April 2001.
- "Create and Deliver Rich Interactive Content." *Adobe.* 2010. Available from: http://www.adobe.com/products/flash/.
- Cullen, Cheryl Dangel. "Software for Designers: What Do They Want? What Are They Getting?" *Digital Output.* August 2005.
- Dreyfuss, Joel. "The Latest and Greatest Disease: Even Big Companies, with Pricey Evaluation Staffs, Find It Hard to Resist the Allure of the Bigger and Better Hardware and Software Products. But Do You Need All Those Newfangled Features?" *Fortune*. 16 October 2000.
- History of Computing Foundation. *The History of Computing Project.* Available from: www.thocp.net. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

- Kollman, Tobias, Andreas Kuckertz, and Christopher Stockman, eds. E Entrepreneurship and ICT Ventures: Strategy, Organization and Technology. Hershey, Pa.: IGI Global, 2010.
 Kooser, Amanda C. "Spring Cleaning: Old Software Draining Your IT Budget? Here's How to Clean Up." Entrepreneur.
- Lima, E., C. Mues, and B. Baesens. "Domain Knowledge Integration in Data Mining Using Decision Tables: Case Studies in Churn Prediction." *Journal of the Operational* Research Society 60 (August 2009):1096–1106.
- Loehr, Mark. "Right Size IT." Database. May 2005.Miller, Michael J. "2006: The Year Everything Changes." PC Magazine. 9 August 2005.
- O'Grady, Jason, D. *Apple Inc.* Westport, Conn.: Greenwood, 2008. Tedesco, Joe. "Out With The Old? Not So Fast." *Database*. May 2005.
- Weigelt, Carmen. "The Impact of Outsourcing New Technologies on Integrative Capabilities and Performance." Strategic Management Journal 30 (June 2009):595 616.
- Zhao, Fang, ed. Information Technology Entrepreneurship and Innovation. Hershey, Pa.: Information Science Reference, 2008

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

COMPUTER CRIMES

DEFINITIONS

May 2005.

The U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ), in its manual on computer crime, defines such crime as "any violations of criminal law that involve a knowledge of computer technology for their perpetration, investigation, or prosecution." In its elaborations on the subject, DOJ divides computer crime into three categories: 1) crimes in which computer hardware, peripherals, and software are the target of a crime; the criminal is obtaining these objects illegally; 2) crimes in which the computer is the immediate "subject" or "victim" of a crime, meaning that the crime consists of attacks on a computer or a system, the destruction or disrupting of which is the damage caused; and 3) crimes in which computers and related systems are the means or "instrument" by which ordinary crimes are committed, such as theft of identities, data, or money or the distribution of child pornography.

Computer Crime: Narrow Focus The second of DOJ's categories is the one most people associate with computer crime and also with "computer annoyance" in the form of "spam." These disruptions began innocently enough. The first virus, known as Elk Clone, was written by Rich Skrenta as a boy in the ninth grade around 1982. The virus resided on an Apple II disk and, on the fiftieth booting of the computer with that disk, displayed a little poem, titled "Elk Cloner: the program with a personality,"

which included the lines: It will get on all your disks / It will infiltrate your chips / Yes it's Cloner!.

Viruses have since differentiated into other categories. Major forms and definitions are listed below as outlined by Ryan P. Wallace and associates writing in *American Criminal Law Review*:

- Viruses. These are programs that modify other computer programs so that they carry out functions intended by the creator of the virus. The Melissa Virus, for example (March 1999), disrupted e-mail service around the world.
- *Worms*. Worms have the functionality of viruses but spread by human action by way of the Internet, hitchhiking on mail.
- *Trojan horses.* As their name implies, these intruders pretend to be innocent programs. Users are persuaded to install something innocent-seeming on their computer. The Trojan horse then activates a more destructive program embedded in the innocent code.
- Logic bombs. These are destructive programs
 activated by some event or a specific date or time.
 Elk Cloner fit this category because it activated its
 message on the fiftieth booting of a disk. The same
 concept is used legally by companies that distribute
 time-limited samples of their software. The software
 disables itself after the passage, say, of 30 or 60 days.
- Sniffers. These are legitimate programs used to monitor and analyze networks. They can be deployed in a criminal fashion to steal passwords, credit card information, identities, or to spy on network activity.
- Macroviruses. These are also common in the computer world. In the book titled E-Business and E-Commerce Management: Strategy Implementation and Practice, Dave Chaffey defines macroviruses as worms which "piggyback on documents created by office applications such as Microsoft Word and Microsoft Excel, and which spread over to other documents each time they are opened."
- Distributed denial of service attacks. Such attacks are directed at Web sites by illegitimately causing multiple computers to send barrages of connection requests to the target site, thus causing it to crash.

The "Hacker." The term "hacker" came to be applied to computer hobbyists who spent their spare time creating video games and other basic computer programs. The term acquired negative connotations in the 1980s when computer experts illegally accessed several high-profile databanks. Databases at the Los Alamos National Laboratory (a center of nuclear weapons research) and the Sloan-

Kettering Cancer Center in New York City were among their targets. Access to systems by telephone linkage from any computer increased such attacks. Over time, the "hacker" label came to be applied to programmers and disseminators of viruses. The public perception of hackers continues to be that of a lone expert with a taste for mischief. But "hacking" has come to encompass a wide range of computer crimes motivated by financial gain. Indeed, the vital information kept in computers has made them a target for corporate espionage, fraud, and embezzlement efforts. With the growing sophistication in computer security programs and law enforcement efforts has come the insight that many apparent "hacker" attacks come from well-informed insiders intent on spoil or, occasionally, on vengeance. Hacking incidences can be reduced through regular renewal of passwords and use of firewalls.

Spam. Since the spread of the Internet, "spam" has acquired the meaning of "unsolicited e-mail." Spam came under relatively mild regulation with the passage of the Controllingire the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act, also officially called the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003 (Public Law 108-197). It became effective in December 2003 and took effect on January 1, 2004. The act requires that senders of unsolicited commercial e-mail label their messages, but Congress did not require a standard labeling language. Such messages are required to carry instructions on how to opt out of receiving such mail; the senders must also provide their actual physical address. Misleading headers and titles are prohibited. Congress authorized the Federal Trade Commission to establish a "do-not-mail" registry but did not require that FTC do so. CAN-SPAM also prevents states from outlawing commercial e-mail or to require their own labeling.

In effect, based on the provisions of CAN-SPAM, spam is not a computer crime unless, according to U.S. Code, Title 18, No. 1037, violation is committed "in furtherance of any felony under the laws of the United States or of any State." Despite its legal status, spam is both a major annoyance and extracts a cost. In an Internet article titled *How much does SPAM Cost you? Google will Calculate*, Robert McMillan quoted a 2007 Nucleus Research Report which revealed that the cost of spam to U.S. companies averaged \$712 per employee annually. McMillan based his estimations on the Google calculator, which confirms that "an employee spending 16 seconds on 21 spam messages would cost a company \$31,000 annually." Therefore, it is estimated that U.S. companies spend up to \$70 billion per year in lost productivity.

Phishing. Phishing has also emerged as a constant threat to Internet security. Phishing is used by online criminals to steal the identities of unsuspecting victims and use the identities to commit fraud such as withdrawing money from bank accounts. Phishing usually takes the form of

spam e-mails which deceive recipients into believing (for example) that they have won a lottery or are entitled to money from an inheritance. As such, the recipients are directed to e-mail back their identification and credit card details, at which point, the phisher gains access to the classified information of these individuals. The phishers are then able to access the bank account and other details of their victims to commit fraud as they wish.

INCIDENCE AND COSTS

There have been several major surveys of the incidence and costs of computer crime for companies.

The FBI Survey. As reported by the Federal Bureau of Investigation in its 2005 FBI Computer Crime Survey, 64.1 percent of 2,066 companies surveyed reported some kind of computer crime incident in 2005 resulting in financial loss; all told, 5,389 incidents were reported. Small businesses were well represented in the survey: more than half of the respondents (51.2 %) had a range of ten to ninety-nine employees. Responding organizations experienced 2.75 incidents on average. Half of the respondents had one to four incidents, 19 percent had twenty or more incidents, the rest fell in between. Large organizations tended to have the most incidents.

The total cost of incidents reported by this group of companies was \$31.7 million. The largest losses, amounting to \$12 million, were associated with viruses, worms, and Trojan horses. The next three categories, in order, were thefts of laptops, desktops, and personal digital assistants (\$3.5 million); financial fraud (\$3.2 million); and network intrusion (\$2.6 million). The smallest category, with a cost of \$52,500, was Web site defacement.

As already stated, slightly over 64 percent experienced financial losses. The FBI extrapolated this result to the nation as a whole but intentionally made its assumptions conservative. The agency assumed that only 20 percent of a total population of thirteen million companies would have experienced losses, rather than 64 percent, as in its sample. The downward shift was in part based on the likelihood that respondents to the FBI survey may have done so because they were more aware of problems through experience. But the FBI also recognized that actual victimization rate may have been much higher than the 20 percent assumed. In any case, the conservative assumption used produced a total loss for the nation of \$67.2 billion in 2005.

The CSI/FBI Survey. The Computer Security Institute (CSI) describes itself as "the world's leading membership organization specifically dedicated to serving and training the information, computer and network security professio-

nal." With FBI cooperation, CSI has been conducting the CSI/FBI Computer Crime and Security Survey every year. It is both a smaller and a larger survey than the FBI survey summarized above in that it looks at fewer but larger organizations. In 2008 CSI surveyed 522 organizations; these included governmental entities and universities as well as businesses. (Only 23 percent of survey respondents were organizations with 99 or fewer employees.) According to the CSI Report, financial fraud was the most expensive type of incident, averaging \$463,100, followed by "bot" computers (autonomous computers running malicious software) within organizational networks, at an average of \$345,600. The other key categories of incidents identified by the CSI Report were proprietary information loss, and loss of confidential data of employees, which recorded average losses of \$241,000 and \$268,000 respectively.

Only 27 percent of respondents reported incidents to law enforcement agencies, a relatively static level experienced between 2006 and 2007. The principal reasons given for not reporting incidents was that such information, reaching the public, would hurt stock price or aid competitors. Based on the survey results, "inside jobs" are as frequent as attacks by hackers or criminals from the outside.

SECURITY MEASURES

Computer security is concerned with preventing information stored in or used by computers from being altered, stolen, or used to commit crimes. The field includes the protection of electronic funds transfers, proprietary information (product designs, client lists, etc.), computer programs, and other communications, as well as the prevention of computer viruses. It can be difficult to place a dollar value on these assets, especially when such factors as potential loss of reputation or liability issues are considered. In some cases (e.g., military and hospital applications) there is a potential for loss of life due to misplaced or destroyed data; this cannot be adequately conveyed by risk analysis formulas.

The question most companies face is not whether to practice computer security measures but how much time and effort to invest. Fortunately, companies looking to protect themselves from computer crime can choose from a broad range of security options. Some of these measures are specifically designed to counter internal threats, while others are shaped to stop outside dangers. Some are relatively inexpensive to put in place, while others require significant outlays of money. But many security experts believe that the single greatest defense that any business can bring to bear is simply a mindset in which issues of security are of paramount concern.

Protection from Internal Threats. Whereas big corporations typically have entire departments devoted to computer system management, small businesses often do not have such a luxury. But commonsense measures that can be taken by managers and system administrators to minimize the danger of internal tampering with computer systems include the following:

- Notify employees that their use of the company's personal computers, computer networks, and Internet connections will be monitored. Then do it.
- Physical access to computers can be limited in various ways, including imposition of passwords; magnetic card readers; and biometrics, which verify the user's identity through matching patterns in hand geometry, signature or keystroke dynamics, neural networks (the pattern of nerves in the face), DNA fingerprinting, retinal imaging, or voice recognition. More traditional site control methods such as sign-in logs and security badges can also be useful.
- Classify information based on its importance, assigning security clearances to employees as needed.
- Eliminate nonessential modems that could be used to transmit information.
- Monitor activities of employees who keep nontraditional hours at the office.
- Make certain that the company's hiring process includes extensive background checks, especially in cases where the employee would be handling sensitive information.
- Stress the importance of confidential passwords to employees.

Protection from External Threats. Small businesses also need to protect their systems against outside attack. Firewalls may be expensive but may be worth the cost. The single greatest scourge from the outside are viruses of one kind or another. Business owners can do much to minimize this threat by heeding the following basic steps:

- Install and use antivirus software programs that scan PCs, computer networks, CD-ROMs, tape drives, diskettes, and Internet material, and destroy viruses when found.
- Update antivirus programs on a regular basis.
- Ensure that all individual computers are equipped with antivirus programs.
- Forbid employees from putting programs on their office computers without company approval.
- Make sure that the company has a regular policy of backing up (copying) important files and storing them in a safe place, so that the impact of corrupted

files is minimized. Having a source of clean (i.e., uninfected by viruses) backup copies for data files and programs is as important as it is elementary.

A variety of sources exist to assist small-business owners with virus protection and Internet security measures. For example, several Web sites provide free virus warnings and downloadable antivirus patches for Web browsers. These sites include www.symantec.com and www.ciac.org. The CSI provides annual surveys on security breaches at www.gocsi.com. Another useful resource is the National Computer Security Association (www.ncsa.com), which provides tips on Internet security for business owners and supplies definitions of high-tech terms.

Employee monitoring can be enhanced through the use of advanced software programs such as scanner software and filter software. Scanner software has distinct capabilities for identifying sent or received e-mail contents as well as the Web pages that are accessed by individuals. Filter software, on the other hand, is programmed to detect and block access to any unauthorized activities or content specified by the Web administrator. For example, small business organizations can employ the use of Websense (www.web sense.com) in the detection and blocking of unauthorized employee activities such as music downloads, instant messaging, or media streaming.

Small businesses seeking to establish Internet security policies and procedures might begin by contacting the Computer Emergency Response Team (CERT). This U.S. government organization, formed in 1988, works with the Internet community to raise awareness of security issues and organize the response to security threats. The CERT Web site (www.cert.org) posts the latest security alerts and also provides security-related documents, tools, and training seminars. Finally, CERT offers 24-hour technical assistance in the event of Internet security breaches. Small-business owners who contact CERT about a security problem will be asked to provide their company's Internet address, the computer models affected, the types of operating systems and software used, and the security measures that were in place.

The use of an externally managed e-mail service can go a long way in limiting the number of spam e-mails getting through to an organization. Third-party companies which provide external e-mail management services scan all organizational emails and sift e-mails before dispatching them to the intended destinations. External e-mail management services are generally credited for being more effective than internal antivirus software in terms of promptness and expertise in responding to virus threats. Message Labs (www.messagelabs.com) is one example of a company that runs external e-mail management services. The company scans millions of e-mails a day from more than 21,000 large companies and small businesses globally.

According to statistics contained in the company's Web site, the number of e-mails scanned daily by Message Lab rose from 1 million in 2002 to 8.5 million in 2009.

Cyber insurance has also emerged as a remedy for managing risks posed by cyber crimes. The concept involves the transfer of residual risks to insurance companies upon the implementation of all other appropriate cyber security measures in an organization. Like any other insurance policiy, the insured party remits agreed amounts of monthly premiums to the insurer. The insured party stands to gain compensation in the event of occurrence of any computer crimes subject to the insured risks. Cyber insurance therefore provides a platform for small business enterprises to pursue long-term measures for computer, data, and information security.

HARDWARE THEFT

Although computer viruses and theft of information pose the greatest financial threats to large organizations, loss of hardware by simple thievery is the second-ranking loss category for small business. Commonsense measures such as supervising entrances and locking up easily transported equipment at night are obvious enough. Many laptops are lost to thieves-of-opportunity who, standing in an unattended lobby, see a laptop on a desk while distant laughter is heard from an office birthday party.

Business travelers, of course, must keep a close eye on their notebook and laptop computers. The allure of such portables is so great that thieves sometimes work in teams to get their hands on them. Airports and hotels are favorite haunts of thieves. Security experts counsel travelers to be especially vigilant in high-traffic areas, to carry computer serial numbers separately from the hardware, and to consider installing locks, alarms, or tracking software.

SEE ALSO Internet Security.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anderson, Ross J. Security Engineering: A Guide to Building Dependable Distributed Systems. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.
- Chaffey, Dave. E Business and E Commerce Management: Strategy Implementation and Practice. 4th ed. New York: FT Prentice Hall, 2009.
- Erickson, Jon. *Hacking: The Art of Exploitation*. 2d ed. San Francisco: Calif.: No Starch Press, 2008.
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. "New FBI Computer Crime Survey." 18 January 2006. Available from: http://www.fbi.gov/page2/jan06/computer crime survey011806.htm.
- Federal Trade Commission. "The CAN Spam Act: A Compliance Guide for Business." 2009. Available from: http://www.ftc. gov/bcp/edu/pubs/business/ecommerce/bus61.shtm.
- Gibson, Stan. "Hacking: It's a Mad, Mad, Mad New World." eWeek. 1 January 2001.
- Harbinson, Andrew. "Understanding Computer Crime: A Beginner's Guide." *Accountancy Ireland.* August 2005.

- Karp, Josh. "Small Businesses Often Target of Cybercrime; Lack of IT Expertise Leads to Vulnerability." Crain's Chicago Business. 19 February 2001.
- McClure, Stuart, Joel Scambray, and George Kurtz. *Hacking Exposed: Network Security Secrets and Solutions.* 10th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2009.
- McMillan, Robert. "How Much Does SPAM Cost You? Google will Calculate." *IDG News Service*. 20 November 2008.

 Available from: http://www.csoonline.com/article/464678/

 How Much Does Spam Cost You Google Will Calculate.
- "Message Labs Overview." *Message Labs.* 2010. Available from: http://www.messagelabs.com/company.
- Morgan, Lisa. "Be Afraid...Be Very Afraid Malicious Attacks Are on the Rise, and Trends Are Harder to Predict." *Internet Week.* 8 January 2001.
- Richardson, Robert. "2008 CSI Computer Crime and Security Survey." CSI, 2008. Available from: http://i.cmpnet.com/v2. gocsi.com/pdf/CSIsurvey2008.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Justice. National Institute of Justice.

 Computer Crime: Criminal Justice Resource Manual. 1989.
- Wallace, Ryan P., Adam M. Lusthaus, and Jong Hwan Kim. "Computer Crimes." *American Criminal Law Review*. Spring 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

COMPUTER-AIDED DESIGN (CAD) AND COMPUTER-AIDED MANUFACTURING (CAM)

Computer-aided design (CAD) involves creating computer models defined by geometrical parameters. These models typically appear on a computer monitor as a three-dimensional representation of a part or a system of parts, which can be readily altered by changing relevant parameters. CAD systems enable designers to view objects under a wide variety of representations and to test these objects by simulating real-world conditions.

Computer-aided manufacturing (CAM) uses geometrical design data to control automated machinery. CAM systems are associated with computer numerical control (CNC) or direct numerical control (DNC) systems. These systems differ from older forms of numerical control (NC) in that geometrical data are encoded mechanically. Since both CAD and CAM use computer-based methods for encoding geometrical data, it is possible for the processes of design and manufacture to be highly integrated. Computer-aided design and manufacturing systems are commonly referred to as CAD/CAM.

THE ORIGINS OF CAD/CAM

CAD had its origins in three separate sources, which also serve to highlight the basic operations that CAD systems provide. The first source of CAD resulted from attempts to automate the drafting process. These developments were pioneered by the General Motors Research Laboratories in the early 1960s. One of the important time-saving advantages of computer modeling over traditional drafting methods is that the former can be quickly corrected or manipulated by changing a model's parameters. The second source of CAD was in the testing of designs by simulation. The use of computer modeling to test products was pioneered by high-tech industries like aerospace and semiconductors. The third source of CAD development resulted from efforts to facilitate the flow from the design process to the manufacturing process using numerical control (NC) technologies, which enjoyed widespread use in many applications by the mid-1960s. It was this source that resulted in the linkage between CAD and CAM. One of the most important trends in CAD/CAM technologies is the ever-tighter integration between the design and manufacturing stages of CAD/CAM-based production processes.

The development of CAD and CAM and particularly the linkage between the two overcame traditional NC shortcomings in expense, ease of use, and speed by enabling the design and manufacture of a part to be undertaken using the same system of encoding geometrical data. This innovation greatly shortened the period between design and manufacture and greatly expanded the scope of production processes for which automated machinery could be economically used. Just as important, CAD/CAM gave the designer much more direct control over the production process, creating the possibility of completely integrated design and manufacturing processes.

The rapid growth in the use of CAD/CAM technologies after the early 1970s was made possible by the development of mass-produced silicon chips and the microprocessor, resulting in more readily affordable computers. As the price of computers continued to decline and their processing power improved, the use of CAD/CAM broadened from large firms using large-scale mass production techniques to firms of all sizes. The scope of operations to which CAD/ CAM was applied broadened as well. In addition to partsshaping by traditional machine tool processes such as stamping, drilling, milling, and grinding, CAD/CAM has come to be used by firms involved in producing consumer electronics, electronic components, molded plastics, and a host of other products. Computers are also used to control a number of manufacturing processes (such as chemical processing) that are not strictly defined as CAM because the control data are not based on geometrical parameters.

Using CAD, it is possible to simulate in three dimensions the movement of a part through a production

process. This process can simulate feed rates, angles and speeds of machine tools, the position of part-holding clamps, as well as range and other constraints limiting the operations of a machine. The continuing development of the simulation of various manufacturing processes is one of the key means by which CAD and CAM systems are becoming increasingly integrated. CAD/CAM systems also facilitate communication among those involved in design, manufacturing, and other processes. This is of particular importance when one firm contracts another to either design or produce a component.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES

Modeling with CAD systems offers a number of advantages over traditional drafting methods that use rulers, squares, and compasses. For example, designs can be altered without erasing and redrawing. CAD systems also offer "zoom" features analogous to a camera lens, whereby a designer can magnify certain elements of a model to facilitate inspection. Computer models are typically threedimensional and can be rotated on any axis, much as one could rotate an actual three-dimensional model in one's hand, enabling the designer to gain a fuller sense of the object. CAD systems also lend themselves to modeling cutaway drawings, in which the internal shape of a part is revealed, and to illustrating the spatial relationships among a system of parts. CAD also contributes significantly to cost and time reduction in product development processes, from the initial design stages to the prototype and the final preferred product.

To understand CAD it is also useful to understand what CAD cannot do. CAD systems have no means of comprehending real-world concepts, such as the nature of the object being designed or the function that object will serve. CAD systems function by their capacity to codify geometrical concepts. Thus the design process using CAD involves transferring a designer's idea into a formal geometrical model.

Other limitations to CAD are being addressed by research and development in the field of expert systems. This field is derived from research done in artificial intelligence (AI). One example of an expert system involves incorporating information about the nature of materials their weight, tensile strength, flexibility, and so on into CAD software. By including this and other information, the CAD system could then "know" what an expert engineer knows when that engineer creates a design. The system could then mimic the engineer's thought pattern and actually "create" more of the design. Expert systems might involve the implementation of more abstract principles, such as the nature of gravity and friction, or the function and relation of commonly

used parts, such as levers or nuts and bolts. Expert systems might also come to change the way data are stored and retrieved in CAD/CAM systems, supplanting the hierarchical system with one that offers greater flexibility. Such futuristic concepts, however, are all highly dependent on the ability to analyze human decision processes and to translate these into mechanical equivalents if possible.

One of the key areas of development in CAD technologies is the simulation of performance. Among the most common types of simulation are testing for response to stress and modeling the process by which a part might be manufactured or the dynamic relationships among a system of parts. In stress tests, model surfaces are shown by a grid or mesh, that distort as the part comes under simulated physical or thermal stress. Dynamics tests function as a complement or substitute for building working prototypes. The ease with which a part's specifications can be changed facilitates the development of optimal dynamic efficiencies, both as regards the functioning of a system of parts and the manufacture of any given part. Simulation is also used in electronic design automation, in which simulated flow of current through a circuit enables the rapid testing of various component configurations.

The processes of design and manufacture are, in some sense, conceptually separable. Yet the design process must be undertaken with an understanding of the nature of the production process. It is necessary, for example, for a designer to know the properties of the materials with which the part might be built, the various techniques by which the part might be shaped, and the scale of production that is economically viable. The conceptual overlap between design and manufacture is suggestive of the potential benefits of CAD and CAM and the reason they are generally considered together as a system.

COMPUTER AIDED MANUFACTURING SOFTWARE

The development of CAM software has simplified manufacturing practices across different sectors of small businesses including fashion, gaming, entertainment, theater, toy production, food production, and construction. For example, three-dimensional CAM software is usually incorporated in prototyping processes such as stereo lithography, which involves the use of lasers for liquid polymer solidification. Stereo lithography is a progressively repetitive process that uses lasers to gradually build three-dimensional solid printouts from liquefied polymers. Such technological procedures provide room for prototyping of functional models in a timely and cost-saving manner and definitely boost both small-scale and mass production processes.

THE CASE FOR CAS/CAM

Another abbreviation inspired by the ubiquitous presence of CAD/CAM in the manufacturing sector is CAS/CAM. This phrase stands for Computer-Aided Selling/Computer-Aided Marketing software. In the case of CAS/CAM, the core of such technologies is integration of work flows and application of proven rules to a repeating process.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ames, Benjamin B. "How CAD Keeps It Simple." *Design News.* 19 June 2000.

"CAD Software Works with Symbols from CADDetails.com." Product News Network. 11 January 2006.

"CASE." SearchCIO Midmarket.com. Available from: http://searchcio.midmarket.techtarget.com/sDefinition/0,,sid183gci213838,00.html. Retrieved March 14, 2010.

Christman, Alan. "Technology Trends in CAM Software." Modern Machine Shop. December 2005.

"Computer Aided Modeling and Computer Aided Manufacturing." National Electronics Manufacturing Center of Excellence. August 2009. Available from: http://www.empf.org/empfasis/2009/Aug09/cad mod.html.

Harris, David, and Sarah Harris. *Digital Design and Computer Architecture*. Boston, Mass.: Morgan Kaufman, 2007.

Lamit, Louis Gary. Moving from 2D to 3D CAD Engineering Design and Opportunities. BookSurge Publishing, 2007.

Leondes, Cornelius, ed. "Computer Aided Design, Engineering, and Manufacturing." Vol. 5 of *The Design of Manufacturing Systems*. CRC Press, 2001.

Ouillette, Joanne L. "DDG 51 Class Computer Aided Design." Naval Engineers Journal 106, no. 4 (March 2009):165 173.

Shen, Z., J. J. Shah, and J. K. Davidson. "Automatic Generation of Min/Max Tolerance Charts for Tolerance Analysis from CAD Models." *International Journal of Computer Integrated Manufacturing* 21, no. 8 (2008):869–884.

Stine, Daniel John. Residential Design Using AutoCad 2009.Mission, Kans.: Schroff Development Corporation, 2008.

Wang, Lihui, and Andre Yeh Ching Nee, eds. *Collaborative Design and Planning for Digital Manufacturing*. New York: Springer, 2009.

"What Do You Mean?" Mechanical Engineering CIME. November 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

COMPUTERS AND COMPUTER SYSTEMS

A computer is a programmable device that can automatically perform a sequence of calculations or other operations on data once programmed for the task. It can store, retrieve, and process data according to internal instructions. A computer may be either digital, analog, or hybrid, although most in operation today are digital. Digital computers express variables as numbers, usually

in the binary system. They are used for general purposes, whereas analog computers are built for specific tasks, typically scientific or technical. The term "computer" is usually synonymous with digital computer, and computers for business are exclusively digital.

ELEMENTS OF THE COMPUTER SYSTEM

The core, computing part of a computer is its central processing unit (CPU), or processor. It comprises an arithmetic-logic unit to carry out calculations, main memory to temporarily store data for processing, and a control unit to control the transfer of data between memory, input and output sources, and the arithmetic-logic unit. A computer is not fully functional without various peripheral devices, however. These are typically connected to a computer through cables, although some may be built into the same unit with the CPU. These include devices for the input of data, such as keyboards, mice, trackballs, scanners, light pens, modems, magnetic strip card readers, and microphones, as well as items for the output of data, such as monitors, printers, plotters, loudspeakers, earphones, and modems. In addition to these input/output devices, other types of peripherals include computer data storage devices for auxiliary memory storage, where data is saved even when the computer is turned off.

Finally, for a digital computer to function automatically, it requires programs, or sets of instructions written in computer-readable code. To be distinguished from the physical or hardware components of a computer, programs are collectively referred to as software.

A computer *system*, therefore, is a computer combined with peripheral equipment and software so that it can perform desired functions. Often the terms "computer" and "computer system" are used interchangeably, especially when peripheral devices are built into the same unit as the computer or when a system is sold and installed as a package. The term "computer system," however, may also refer to a configuration of hardware and software designed for a specific purpose, such as a manufacturing control system, a library automation system, or an accounting system. Or it may refer to a network of multiple computers linked together so that they can share software, data, and peripheral equipment.

Computers tend to be categorized by size and power, although advancements in computers' processing power have blurred the distinctions between traditional categories.

Open Systems, Today, most computer systems are "open," which means that they are compatible with computer hardware and software from different manufacturers. In the past, all components of a computer system originated from the same manufacturer. There were no industry-wide standards. As a result, printers, monitors, and other peripheral equipment from one manufacturer would

not operate when matched with the computer of another manufacturer. More significantly, software could only run on the specific computer brand for which it was designed. Today, however, "open systems," wherein various equipment from different manufacturers can be matched together, are common. Open systems are especially popular among small-business owners because they allow enterprises to upgrade or expand their computer systems more easily and cheaply. Open systems provide business owners with more buying options, enable them to minimize expenses of employee retraining on new systems, and give them greater freedom to share computer files with outside clients or vendors.

Networking. Computers on a network are physically linked by cables and use network software in conjunction with the operating system software. Depending on the hardware and software used, different types of computers may be put on the same network. This may involve computers of different sizes such as mainframes, midranges, and microcomputers or computers and peripherals of different manufacturers, which the trend toward open systems has facilitated. Local area networks (LANs) link computers within a limited geographical area, while wide area networks (WANs) connect computers in different geographic regions. Networks may have various architectures which determine whether computers on the network can act independently. A commonly used system architecture is client-server, whereby a server computer is designated as the one storing and processing data and is accessed by multiple users each at a client computer.

LANs have transformed how employees within an organization use computers. In organizations where employees formerly accessed midrange computers through "dumb" terminals, these employees now typically have more capabilities. These users have their own personal computers at their desks, but are still able to access needed data from a midrange or other server through the network.

BUSINESS USAGE OF COMPUTERS

Computers are used in government, industry, nonprofit and nongovernmental organizations, and in the home, but their impact has been greatest in business and industry. The competitive nature of business has created demands for continuous advances in computer technology and systems design. Meanwhile, the declining prices of computer systems and their increasing power and utility has led more and more enterprises to invest in computer systems for an ever-widening range of business functions. Today, computers are used to process data in all aspects of a business enterprise: product design and development, manufacturing, inventory control and distribution, quality control, sales and marketing, service data, accounting, and personnel management. They are also used in businesses of

all sizes and in all industry segments, including manufacturing, wholesale, retail, services, mining, agriculture, transportation, and communications.

The common business uses of a computer system are database management, financial management and accounting, and word processing. Companies use database management systems to keep track of changing information in databases on such subjects as clients, vendors, employees, inventory, supplies, product orders, and service requests. Financial and accounting systems are used for a variety of mathematical calculations on large volumes of numeric data, whether in the basic functions of financial service companies or in the accounting activities of firms. Computers equipped with spreadsheet or database management software, meanwhile, are used by accounts payable, accounts receivable, and payroll departments to process and tabulate financial data and analyze their cash flow situations. Word processing is ubiquitous and is used to create a wide range of documents. Finally, computer-savvy small-business owners may maintain their own Web sites.

Databases may also be used to help make strategic decisions through the use of software based on artificial intelligence. A database system may include in addition to records and statistics of products, services, and clients information about past human experience within a specific field. This is referred to as a knowledge base. Examples of expert system usage include business forecasting activities such as investment analysis, financial planning, insurance underwriting, and fraud risk prediction. Expert systems are also used in activities associated with regulatory compliance, contract bidding, complex production control, customer support, and training.

COMPUTERS AND THE WEB

The advent of the Internet led to the emergence of electronic commerce (e-commerce), effectively transforming the speed, accuracy, and convenience of computer-based business transactions. The use of intranets and extranets has particularly gained momentum in small business enterprises given the convenience with which a business can exclusively transact business with its core stakeholders without exposing sensitive information in the Internet. User names and passwords are used to limit access to sensitive information of a business enterprise. Whereas intranets limit information access to people within a business organization (such as the management team and employees), extranets extend information access to core stakeholders such as customers or suppliers.

Intranet applications are useful in the pursuit for shortened life cycles for products, cost reduction through expanded productivity, and virtual information distribution. Extranet applications equally portend great benefits by way of securing and facilitating business to business (B2B) transactions and communication processes. Extranets are particularly suitable for processing orders and distributing products in the supply chain processes of business enterprises. Dell is one example of a company which has successfully explored and optimized the use of extranets to harness supply chain management processes.

WORKFORCE NEEDS

Whether introducing a new computer system or making changes to an existing system, businesses inevitably change the ways in which their employees work, and this factor must be taken into consideration. "It is not unusual to experience some resistance from employees who are reluctant to accept departure from the status quo," wrote Richard Hensley in Cincinnati Business Courier. "Such resistance can often be greatly reduced by involving the affected employees in the development of, or modification to, the system. They can provide practical information on what works well within the current system and what doesn't. Once the changes have been implemented, establish a training program and support structure for all users. This will maximize the benefits of the system and better equip employees to achieve the results expected from the change." In addition, companies need to make sure that computer technology is distributed in an intelligent fashion. Computers should be allocated according to need, not ranking.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brennan, Ross, Louise Canning, and Raymond McDonnell. Business to Business Marketing. Los Angeles: Sage Publications, 2007.

Chaffey, Dave. E Business and E Commerce Management: Strategy Implementation and Practice. 4th ed. New York: FT Prentice Hall, 2009.

Codkind, Alan. "Automating The Business Process." CMA The Management Accounting Magazine. October 1993.

Dreyfuss, Joel. "FSB/Small Businesses." *Fortune*. 13 November 2000.

Hensley, Richard. "Owner Quandary: How Much to Spend on New Technology?" Cincinnati Business Courier. 3 March 1997.

Pagan, Michael. *Teach Yourself: Managing IT for your Small Business.* New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

Page, Heather. "What Price PC?" Entrepreneur. October 1997. "Small Firm's Usage Patterns." Nation's Business. August 1993. Smith, Sandi. "The Smart Way to Invest in Computers." Journal

Smith, Sandi. "The Smart Way to Invest in Computers." *Journal of Accountancy*. May 1997.

Stallings, William. *Data and Computer Communications.* 8th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONFERENCES, EXHIBITS, AND TRADE SHOWS

A trade show is an event where companies that are involved in a certain industry gather to exhibit their products, learn about current trends in their industry, and gain knowledge about their competitors. A trade show might also be called a conference or an exhibit, but the underlying concept behind all these events is the same. Trade shows provide opportunities for selling, reinforcing existing business relationships, and launching new products. These events can range in size from small regional shows featuring fewer than two dozen participants to massive national shows, which may draw hundreds of exhibitors and tens of thousands of visitors over a period of several days to a week.

During the 1990s, business analysts, consultants, and participants alike debated whether the surge in electronic commerce and Internet purchasing options might soon render the trade show an irrelevant relic of a bygone business era. But after a slowdown in growth from 2001 to 2003 due to a decline in travel following the terrorist attacks on September 11, 2001, and a general economic slowdown the trade show industry has grown steadily. These trade shows accounted for more than \$100 billion in annual direct spending and attracted nearly 125 million individuals in 2004. In 2008 Forrester Research conducted a survey of marketing professionals in which all respondents admitted to spending more on large trade-sponsored events and trade shows than any other category in their marketing budget. Further, 27 percent of respondents reported that they would increase spending on trade shows in 2008 in light of the recession (only 22 percent reported an expected decrease). "In many industries, the trade show has become a must-seize marketing opportunity," stated Business Week. "It's a time to meet prospective customers, get valuable feedback on your product or service, and close sales."

The continued vitality of trade show exhibitions provides small businesses with excellent opportunities to stand on equal footing with far larger competitors. For small companies with limited marketing budgets, trade shows can serve as an economical and effective pathway to new clients and increased industry visibility. Moreover, trade shows provide entrepreneurs and their small-business managers with priceless opportunities to gather information about industry innovations and competitor products and services.

PREPARING FOR A SUCCESSFUL TRADE SHOW EXHIBIT

Once a small-business owner has decided to attend a specific trade show, there are steps that he or she can take to ensure that it is a successful and profitable endeavor. Of

course, shows will vary in content, character, and tone from industry to industry, but for the most part, these guidelines can be followed no matter what field a small business is in.

Set specific and measurable goals. Perhaps the most important first step to take is to approach the show with enthusiasm and treat it as a sales opportunity and not a money drain. To take advantage of the opportunity, set specific goals. If the purpose of the show is to gather leads, then set a number in advance that would make the show a success for the company. Compare actual leads gathered to that target number to gauge whether the show was worthwhile.

Experts also recommend listing three strong objectives before deciding to exhibit at any show. Colin Green, managing director of Best of Show, suggests that "You have to be specific 'I want so many leads' or 'I want to be sure that so many people got my branding' so you have the measurement. You also have to be realistic, and accountable for you and your staff as well."

Publicize the company's involvement. According to the Trade Show Bureau, 45 percent of trade show attendees are drawn to a company's exhibit as the direct result of a personal invitation (via direct mail, e-mail, or telephone), trade journal publicity, or preshow advertising. A trade show is worthless unless prospective customers visit the booth, and the best way to ensure that those visits occur is to make them aware of the company's location on the floor. Indeed, industry surveys indicate that about 75 percent of all trade show attendees make out their schedules in advance of arrival. This is an important step, then, so companies should make sure that they allocate sufficient funds for marketing needs.

Prepare personnel. Staffers manning trade show booths should be personable, well-informed, and well-trained to demonstrate and sell the product or service. Conduct a preshow meeting with all key personnel who will be a part of the show, from employees who will spend their time at the booth to the shipper who will send company products to the show and be responsible for setup. Let each person know what is expected of him or her at the show, and make sure that they know about all pertinent facets of the effort, from the location of promotional brochures to products that should be highlighted. Other assignments, like observation of competitor's booths and materials or breaking down the booth at the end of the show, may be assigned to specific people.

SUCCESSFUL EXHIBITING

"Getting attention on a crowded show floor isn't easy for a newcomer," admitted *Business Week.* "However, you can create a respectable-looking booth inexpensively without being tacky: Buy good quality, three-sided skirts for your tables and portable banner stands for signage, and make

flyers on your computer to set on plastic literature racks. Don't clutter the space with lots of giveaways, but do hand out your business card and a small gift with your logo and phone number on it to qualified leads."

There are two types of booths to set up at a show, with different sales techniques needed for each. One is designed to make sales at the show, so salespeople should be trained in "one interview selling" quickly identifying a customer's needs and selling him or her the product to meet that need. At such a booth, it is common to have smaller and less expensive items on display and for sale at the show. Larger and more expensive items can be sold at show and delivered later. All sales at the show should be at a discount over the regular list price, at least 20 percent. If sales are the goal, be prepared to deal with cash, credit cards, and checks.

The other kind of booth is more informational and less sales-oriented. It is primarily designed to meet people, to demonstrate a presence in the industry, to promote customer relations, or to generate new business leads. It can also serve as an excellent meeting point for people who might invest in a company or join in a partnership. Since the focus of this type of booth is not sales, the booth personnel should approach their role differently than that of pure salesperson.

In the booth itself, try to have at least two people on duty at all times so that visitors receive a healthy measure of personal attention. Arrange the booth to maximize flow of traffic, for overcrowded booths will lead many potential visitors to pass on by. Booth staff should not hover over visitors. Instead, they should encourage browsing and be attentive to signals of interest in products or services from visitors. Make sure everyone who will be manning the booth understands the rules of etiquette at trade shows. There should be no eating or drinking in the booth, and no smoking. Do not spend time talking to the other salespeople in the booth. Assume friendly body posture and look receptive to questions.

POST EXHIBITION FOLLOW UP

Small businesses that maintain a quality presence at a trade show are likely to obtain a number of business leads during the show's duration. Yet many companies never follow up on these leads. According to the Trade Show Bureau, as many as 83 percent of exhibitors do not engage in any sort of organized post-exhibition marketing to trade show visitors. This is a terrible oversight that blunts much of the business potential of trade shows. With this in mind, trade show experts offer a variety of tips to make sure that small-business owners make the most of their trade show experiences:

 Allocate money wisely. Many analysts believe that businesses should devote at least one-third of their total trade show budgets to post-exhibition follow-up.

- Separate hot leads from those that seemed lukewarm or ambivalent and concentrate on those.
- Use a lead sheet to collect information on prospective customers who visit the booth.
- If applicable, send new leads back to the home office every night.
- Make sure that salespeople follow up on a lead within 1 or 2 weeks after the show; time is often of the essence in these cases.
- Do not gather more leads than can be followed up.
 Analysts contend that many businesses owners or representatives that gather a surplus of leads at trade shows are likely to break promises made (sending literature, following up with an answer to a question, etc.) at the show, which will reflect badly on the company.
- Do what was promised immediately. If representatives promise leads a catalog or sample, make sure the sample is sent promptly while it is still fresh in their mind.

Experts recommend making the follow-up simple and easy to manage. For example, send leads an e-mail thanking them for visiting the booth, and then add them to the company's mailing and contact management system. Rhonda Abrams in *USA Today* suggested that if the first follow-up contact is not made within 48 hours of a return to the office, it is unlikely ever to be completed. It is also recommended that a person follow up again after several days or weeks of no contact, since many individuals who were at the show may have a backlog of work upon their return and may not be able to respond to the initial call.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abrams, Rhonda. "Strategies: After the Trade Show, Don't Forget the Leads." *USA Today.* 8 June 2007. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/smallbusiness/columnist/abrams/2007 06 07 after trade show N.htm. Retrieved April 30, 2010.

Biba, Erin. "Budgeting Forecast." *B to B Magazine for Marketing Strategists.* 14 January 2008. Available from: http://www.btobonline.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20080114/FREE/322152184/1148/ISSUEEVENTS#seenit Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Cohen, Stephanie. "The Abracadabras of Trade Shows." *The Columbia News Service.* 19 April 2005.

Hart, Michael. "What's First? The Tradeshow or Industry?" Tradeshow Week. 6 February 2006.

"How to Prepare for a Trade Show." *Dynamic Business.com*. 12 January 2009. Available from: http://www.dynamic business.com.au/articles/articles export/how to prepare for a trade show.html. Retrieved April 29, 2010.

Lynch, Brenda M., "Showdown: The Rise and Fall of the Tech Show Market: Why Some Survived and Others Short Circuited." *Meetings & Conventions*. November 2004. Miller, Steve. *How to Get the Most Out of Trade Shows.* Chicago, Ill.: NTC Publishing, 2000.

"Trade Secrets." Business Week. 16 August 1999.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Tradeshow Marketing." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/manage/marketandprice/SERV TRADESHOW.html. Retrieved May 10, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

CONSOLIDATED OMNIBUS BUDGET RECONCILIATION ACT (COBRA)

The Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA), first enacted in 1985 and revised in 1999, is a federal law that requires most employers to provide continuing health insurance coverage to employees and their dependents who are no longer eligible for the company's health insurance program. Employees can lose eligibility for coverage by terminating their employment, reducing their working hours, becoming eligible for Medicare, or in a number of other ways. Under the terms of COBRA, all businesses that employ more than twenty people and offer a group health insurance plan must give employees the option of continuing coverage at their own expense for a limited period of time when they lose eligibility for company-provided benefits. In addition, many states have their own laws regarding continuation coverage, some of which apply to smaller businesses and to benefits in addition to health insurance.

COBRA and similar health insurance continuation laws affect small businesses in two ways. First, many entrepreneurs start their own businesses after leaving their jobs with larger companies. These entrepreneurs may wish to take advantage of continuation coverage for themselves and their dependents until they are able to arrange their own health insurance plans. Second, many small-business owners must comply with COBRA or other applicable state laws and offer continuation coverage to their employees. Although workers must pay the actual cost of the insurance themselves, the administration of COBRA can be timeconsuming and expensive for businesses. There are severe financial penalties for noncompliance, including a fine of \$100 per day for failure to notify an employee of his or her COBRA rights, or even the revocation of a company's tax deduction for its group health insurance plan. Employers can also be held liable for damages, including workers' medical costs and legal fees. As a result, many companies

outsource the activities associated with COBRA compliance to experienced independent administrators and management programs. For a business with fifty employees, such services are estimated to cost around \$1,000 per year.

COBRA SPECIFICS

COBRA applies to nearly all businesses that have more than twenty employees and offer a group health care plan. The only exceptions are churches, church-related, tax-exempt organizations, and some federal employees. Companies that are subject to COBRA are required to offer continuation coverage to all "qualified beneficiaries," a category which includes employees, spouses, dependents, and retirees who were covered under the company's group health insurance plan up until they lost eligibility for coverage through a "qualifying event." Companies are not required to offer COBRA benefits to those employees who were not eligible for or declined to participate in the group health plan, or who were eligible for Medicare benefits.

The qualifying events that activate COBRA provisions include a voluntary or involuntary termination of employment, a reduction in hours from full to part-time, a failure to return to work after taking family or medical leave, a call for active military duty, or the bankruptcy of the business. An employee's spouse or dependents can qualify for COBRA benefits provided they were covered by the company's group health plan upon the employee's death, the couple's separation or divorce, or a dependent's change in eligibility status (i.e., a child reaches an age at which he or she no longer qualifies for coverage under the employee's insurance). The company may deny COBRA coverage to an employee who was involuntarily terminated from employment due to willful, job-related misconduct. But since these cases often end up in federal court, the company should weigh the expense of court costs against the expense of providing continuation coverage.

When a qualifying event occurs and COBRA is triggered, the company is required to offer a qualified beneficiary the option to continue coverage under all health care plans, medical spending accounts, dental, vision, and hearing plans, prescription drug programs, substance abuse plans, and mental health programs that are offered to regular employees. However, the company is not required to offer continuation coverage for life insurance, disability insurance, retirement plans, or vacation plans. Under normal circumstances, COBRA coverage lasts a maximum of 18 months. This time limit is extended to 29 months for dependents, or in cases where the employee becomes disabled. If the employee qualifies for COBRA for a reason other than termination of employment or reduction of hours, or experiences a second qualifying event during the regular COBRA coverage period, the time limit may be extended to 36 months.

The employee pays 100 percent of the costs of health insurance coverage under COBRA, plus a 2 percent surcharge to help the employer cover administrative expenses. The employer is entitled to terminate coverage if payments are late, but must allow at least a 30-day grace period. This time lag may pose a problem for some small businesses, since most insurance companies require payment for COBRA coverage in advance.

Notifications. Another component of COBRA involves communication with affected employees. A company is required to explain the right to continue benefits to each employee when they first join the company group health insurance plan, and again when a qualifying event occurs. When an employee qualifies for COBRA, the company has 30 days [changed to 90 days in 2004, see below] to notify the insurance company of that person's eligibility, and the insurance company then has 14 days to provide the employee with information regarding the costs and benefits of his or her health care continuation coverage. The employee has 60 days to decide whether he or she wants to continue coverage. If the decision is made to continue, the coverage is retroactive to the time of the qualifying event so that no lapses occur.

THE 1999 REVISION OF COBRA REGULATIONS

On February 3, 1999, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) issued a set of revised and updated guidelines for the administration of COBRA. These new regulations took effect on January 1, 2000, meaning that they applied to all qualifying events occurring on or after that date. Although the new guidelines themselves required some interpretation, many tax and human resources professionals claimed that the rules would ultimately clarify and simplify several aspects of COBRA administration for businesses. Some of the major changes to COBRA are outlined below:

- The new regulations specifically address how COBRA applies to employers and employees when a company is involved in a merger or acquisition. The two companies involved in the transaction are allowed to determine who is responsible for the seller's COBRA liability by contract. If no other arrangements are made, the buyer will assume liability for COBRA coverage if it also assumes the acquisition's health care plan. If the seller terminates all of its health care plans prior to the date of the sale, however, the buyer may avoid COBRA liability.
- The new guidelines prevent employers from terminating a qualified employee's COBRA benefits because of other health care coverage the employee had before electing COBRA. However, the employer can terminate COBRA coverage early if the

- employee fails to pay premiums on time or becomes covered under another group health care plan or Medicare, or if the employer terminates all of its group health care plans.
- The IRS rules give employers more flexibility in determining how many health care plans they offer under COBRA. Previously, each separate benefit plan (i.e., dental, eye care, or prescription drug benefits) had to be offered separately to employees eligible for COBRA. Under the new guidelines, employers can combine all of their health care benefits into one group plan and offer employees an all-or-nothing package of benefits under COBRA.
- The 1999 guidelines limit the application of COBRA to employees covered by flexible spending accounts (FSA) for health care. For employees who maintain an FSA, employers only have to offer COBRA coverage during the year of the qualifying event. In addition, employers are not required to offer COBRA coverage if the amount an employee could receive under the FSA exceeds the amount he or she would pay for COBRA coverage for the same time period.
- The new regulations eliminate the requirement that employers offer "core coverage" as a separate option for COBRA-eligible employees. Previously, employers who provided an extensive health care benefit package were required to allow employees to elect to continue only the major medical portion, or core coverage, under COBRA, and opt out of additional coverage, like prescription drugs or dental care. Now employees may be required to elect to receive either all the coverage in a plan or no coverage at all.
- The revised guidelines also clarified an employer's responsibility under the law when an employee who wants COBRA coverage moves to a new geographic area outside the normal boundaries of the group health care plan. If the company's group health care plan is region-specific, the employer is only required to provide COBRA coverage if there are other employees covered in the new geographic region. Employers are not required to make alternative coverage available if none exists in that region.
- Finally, the new rules clarified the small-employer exception to COBRA. Under normal circumstances, COBRA does not apply to companies with fewer than twenty employees. However, it does apply in cases where a company with fewer than twenty employees pools its health care benefits in a multiple-employer plan under which another company has greater than twenty employees. The revised regulations also stated that employers cannot terminate COBRA coverage for existing beneficiaries because the number of employees later drops below twenty.

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 267

2004 NOTIFICATION RULES CHANGES

Some significant changes to the implementation of COBRA took place on May 26, 2004, with the issuance by the U.S. Department of Labor of its revised rule implementing notification requirements under the law. The information was published in the Federal Register of that date, as "29 CFR Part 2590, Health Care Continuation Coverage; Final Rule." DOL introduced this rule change on May 28, 2003, in order to update notification requirements. The main change introduced by this regulation was to extend by 30 days (from 60 to 90) the time available for an employer to notify an employee of his or her COBRA rights after the employee was enrolled in a group health program.

COBRA AND THE AMERICAN RECOVERY AND REINVESTMENT ACT OF 2009

The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA), an economic stimulus bill, was crafted to address the economic crisis that hit the United States in 2008. ARRA brought with it new provisions that were designed to enable employers to manage the costs of health coverage for the high number of employees who lost their jobs involuntarily due to the economic crisis. Signed into law on February 17, 2009, ARRA reduced the COBRA premiums to 35 percent for individuals who qualify, with the provider of the coverage receiving the remaining 65 percent through tax credit reimbursements. Only individuals earning less than \$125,000 annually and couples earning less than \$250,000 per year are considered elegible for the subsidized premium rates. Employers were therefore expected to ascertain eligibility of status for employees as provided for by the COBRA ongoing coverage.

ARRA AND TEMPORARY EXTENSION ACT OF 2010

Additional amendments were made to ARRA in March 2010 through the Temporary Extension Act of 2010 which extended the provisions of ARRA for tax credits on health benefits premiums defined under COBRA. The temporary amendments revised the expiry date for ARRA from December 31, 2009, to March 31, 2009. According to details contained in the U.S. Department of Labor Web site, the Temporary Extension Act tagged individual qualifications to events that constitute involuntary termination of covered employments occurring between September 1, 2008, and March 31, 2010.

As the constant revisions illustrate, compliance with COBRA and the various state laws governing health insurance continuation can be a tricky and expensive process.

SEE ALSO Family and Medical Leave Act.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.
- Bates, Steve. "Benefits Experts Welcome Final COBRA Rules." HR Magazine. July 2004.
- Bogart, Mark. "New COBRA Regulations Issued." *CPA Journal.*June 1999.
- "DOL Releases Final COBRA Notice Rule." *HR Focus*. September 2004.
- Golub, I. M., and Roberta K. Chevlowe. *Cobra Handbook 2009*. New York: Aspen Publishers, 2008.
- Hamburger, Paul M., and Joanna C. Enstice. "ARRA COBRA Premium Subsidy Law." *Benefits Law Journal* 22, no. 1 (Autumn 2009):11 35.
- Hargrave, Stanley. "Employers Face Changes in COBRA Qualifications." *Articles Base.* 28 April 2008. Available from: http://www.articlesbase.com/human resources articles/employers face changes in cobra qualifications 890590.html.
- "How to Comply with the Newly Revised COBRA Regulations." *HR Focus.* August 2000.
- "IRS Releases Final COBRA Guidelines." *Journal of Accountancy*. July 1999.
- Kilgour, John G. "COBRA: Managing the New Problems." Employee Benefits Journal. March 2000.
- Manning, Margie. "COBRA Can Create Potholes for Employers, Workers." St. Louis Business Journal. 20 November 2000.
- McQeen, M. P. "Stimulus Makes Cobra a Better Bet: Subsidy for Laid Off Workers Eliminates Barrier That Kept Many Out of the Program." Wall Street Journal. 19 February 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1235002638 88517825.html.
- San Francisco Chamber of Commerce. "Chamber Health Advantage Membership Plan." 2010. Available from: http:// www.sfchamber.com/membership/savings/health updates.php.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Cobra Assistance under ARRA: Cobra Continuation Coverage Assistance under ARRA." March 2010. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ebsa/COBRA.html.
- Whitney, Jennifer. "Keys to Evaluating your COBRA Administrator." *Employee Benefit News* 23, no. 12 (December 2009):39 40.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONSTRUCTION

Many successful small businesses decide to expand their operations either by purchasing, leasing, or building a new facility. In some instances, the business in question relocates its entire operation to the new facility. In other cases, the business may use the new facility to house excess inventory, maintain equipment, relieve office overcrowding, or open a new store.

The decision to construct a business premises may be prompted by a strategic goal like achieving distinctive competencies or gaining an edge in competitive advantage. In the book titled *Strategic Management: An Integrated*

Approach, Charles Hill and Gareth Jones defined distinctive competencies as the specific strengths of a firm that enable it to lower operational costs and enhance competitive advantage. As such, the construction of one's own business premises eases the capital and operational resource constraints on the business in the long term.

For those companies that decide to expand via new construction, the experience can be an unsettling one. In fact, relatively few start-up businesses choose construction as their mode of entry due to the higher costs associated with it and the greater length of time involved from the breaking ground stage to the day when the establishment opens its doors for business. Established small and midsized businesses are likely to be in a better position financially to launch a new construction project. Such firms have a proven track record, which can help them with financing, and already-productive operations that bring in revenue that can be used to defray the costs of construction.

A full assessment of the advantages and disadvantages of new construction should be undertaken before any decision is made to build new. Designing and building a new facility has the advantage of providing a company with exactly the space and arrangements to meet its needs. The obvious disadvantages are the delay in occupancy while land acquisition, design work, and building are going on, and the cost of overruns, common in large projects. Oversight responsibilities are essential but can also be very time-consuming and distract from the primary business of a company.

Certainly, there are risks associated with construction. But for small- and mid-sized business owners that choose this method of expansion and growth and plan wisely before, during, and after the construction phase it can also mark the beginning of a bright new chapter in the company's history. A well-designed and well-built property can allow a company to generate additional revenue, reduce expenses, and increase efficiency.

SECURING A BUILDING CONTRACTOR

Some sources of potential building contractors include professional association databases, referrals from architects or fellow small-business owners, and a competitive bidding process. "It is important to find a contractor that can build in your specific industry, whether it's a restaurant, health care facility, industrial plant, or technology center," Amanda Strickland wrote in the *Dallas Business Journal*. "Contractors tend to have niches."

A small-business owner seeking to secure a good building contractor should concentrate on three factors:

- The contractor's reputation in the community.
- The financial condition of the contractor.

 The status of currently uncompleted jobs by the contractor.

There are many warning signs to watch for when assessing potential contractors. Is the contractor known for subcontracting out large percentages of the total construction work? Does the contractor have a history of clashes with subcontractors? How long has the contractor done business in the area? What percentage of jobs does the contractor complete on schedule? Does his or her previous work experience adequately match the sort of renovation or construction needed? Does the contractor have a backlog of projects that could hurt his or her ability to meet a deadline? What sort of references can be provided? The answers to all of these questions can be either reassuring or cause for further investigation. In either case, the key is to make sure they are asked.

One way in which small-business owners can learn the answers to some of these questions is by requiring bidding contractors to submit a surety bond, which is basically a three-party contract between the contractor, the project owner, and the underwriting surety company. Surety companies will make an extensive review of the construction company before issuing such a bond. In addition, if the contractor signs the bond, he is basically guaranteeing his ability to complete the project on which he is bidding.

MONITORING THE CONSTRUCTION PROCESS

After the bidding process is completed and the building contract awarded, the successful contractor should be asked to provide a performance bond. Such a bond guarantees that the project's contractual provisions will be carried out. In addition, a payment bond should be secured which certifies that suppliers and subcontractors will be paid. Ensuring that the contractor and all of his subcontractors have adequate insurance (workers' compensation, general and umbrella liability, equipment, builders' risk, etc.) to address problems is another key to attaining peace of mind for the small-business owner.

Finally, the project owner needs to make sure that he or she continuously monitors the performance of the contractor. Indeed, it is always important to demand frequent updates on the progress of the construction project relative to the work breakdown of the project. This will ensure that the budgeted costs and allocated time for the construction are adhered to so as to avoid additional costs and unnecessary delays. Equally, small-business entrepreneurs should always make adequate reference to existing state and federal laws to avoid legal complications and liabilities with contractors as well as state and federal authorities.

USE OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY IN CONSTRUCTION

Small-business entrepreneurs can enhance efficiency in the construction process by using relevant information technology software such as Microsoft project planning software (MS Project). The use of MS Project significantly improves the process of monitoring progress, estimating construction resources, and determining the schedules for different phases of the construction. The construction process also stands to be boosted by the graphically formatted information processed through the MS Project. Gantt charts and program evaluation review technique (PERT) are some of the visual tools of project planning that are accessible through such software.

In addition, the pursuit of green building initiatives such as the use of renewable energy and environmentally friendly construction materials in a construction project may earn tax cuts and other benefits for a small business enterprise.

SEE ALSO Buying an Existing Business; Comprehensive Environmental Response Cleanup and Liability Act.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Andres, Cameron K., and R. C. Smith. Principles of Commercial Construction. 8th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2008.
- Bolles, Dennis. Building Project Management Centers of Excellence. New York: AMACOM, 2002.
- California Department of Consumer Affairs. Contractors State License Board. "New 2008 Construction Laws Provide Added Protection for Consumers." *CA.gov.* Available from: http://www.cslb.ca.gov/GeneralInformation/Newsroom/Press Releases/PressReleases/2007/News20071228.asp.
- Campbell, Melissa. "10 Steps Towards Getting the Right Contractor." *Alaska Business Monthly*. August 2002.
- Clarke, Linda. Skills and Productivity in Construction Industry. Oxford, U.K.: Blackwell Publishing, 2009.
- Collier, Nathan, S. Courtland, A. Collier, and Don A. Halperin. Construction Funding: The Process of Real Estate Development, Appraisal and Finance. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.
- Glavinich, Thomas E., Associated General Contractors, and Thomas A. Taylor. *Contractors Guide to Green Building Construction: Management, Project Delivery and Risk Reduction.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.
- Hill, Charles, W. L., and Gareth R. Jones. Strategic Management: An Integrated Approach. 9th ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2007.
- Lorenz, Daniel E. "Reduce Construction Risk with Management Systems." *Memphis Business Journal.* 20 October 2000.
- Madigan, Thomas J. "United States Court of Federal Claims Recognizes General Contractor's Claim for Cumulative Impact Despite Seemingly Broad Release Language in Contract Modifications." Pepper Hamilton LLP. 18 November 2008. Available from: http://www.pepperlaw.com/publications update.aspx?ArticleKey=1287.
- OSHA Standards for the Construction Industry as of January 2009. Chicago, Ill.: CCH Incorporated, 2009.

- Plunkett, Jack W. Plunkett's Real Estate and Construction Industry Almanac 2007: The Only Comprehensive Guide to the Real Estate & Construction Industry. Houston, Tex.: Plunkett Research, 2007.
- Start your Own Construction and Contracting Business. Irvine, Calif.: Entrepreneur Press, 2007.
- Strickland, Amanda. "Choosing the Right Contractor for Your Project." *Dallas Business Journal.* 7 April 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONSTRUCTIVE DISCHARGE

"Constructive discharge" is a legal doctrine originating in labor disputes going back to the 1930s. The originator of the doctrine was the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) which was attempting to deal with situations in which employers forced employees to resign by creating intolerable working conditions, usually because the employees were engaged in union activities. The first use of the phrase was in an NLRB case in 1938 called *In re Sterling Corset Co.*, 9 N.L.R.B. 858, 865. The doctrine has been frequently applied in cases brought under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, initially in racial discrimination contexts. In recent decades constructive discharge has figured as a doctrine in dealing with sexual harassment cases.

Unemployment compensation is paid to employees only when the employee is discharged involuntarily for no fault of his or her own or if the employee resigns but with a qualifying cause. An employee who simply resigns without a qualifying cause is not eligible; neither is an employee discharged for misconduct. Constructive discharge because of an intolerable working environment is one of the qualifying causes, along with illness and other causes. An employee who quits because of sexual harassment or other hostile conditions is constructively discharged; he or she may be found to be eligible for unemployment benefits and will have the right to sue the company for wrongful termination as well—although in this case, the employee took the action on his or her own initiative.

LEGAL HISTORY

In the case of constructive discharge for sexual harassment, the direct involvement of the employer, and thus the employer's liability, has been clarified in three Supreme Court judgments rendered in 1998 and 2004. The issue arises because sexual harassment is seen to arise from the personal desires of the harassing party. Unlike the cases arising from an employer's desire to keep unions

out, sexual harassment carries no benefit for the employer. Thus the question arises: if one or more supervisors engage in sexual harassment of an employee, is the employer as such liable for such activity?

The courts, relying on long-established law, had held that if a supervisor uses his powers as an agent of the corporation in attempts to get sexual favors, the mere use of such powers by a supervisor automatically involves the employer in the harassment because those powers are delegated. Thus if a supervisor uses assignments, demotions, promotions, hiring or threat of discharge, and similar means in connection with sexual harassment, the employer is also implicated. But what if the sexual harassment "stands alone," as it were, and does not involve "employment actions"?

Faragher/Ellerth. Two such cases were decided by the Supreme Court in 1998. In one (Faragher v. Boca Raton) plaintiff Beth Ann Faragher sued the City of Boca Raton. She had resigned as a lifeguard in protest at the sexual harassment of two supervisors (Bill Terry and David Silverman) who had created a hostile environment by inappropriate touching and by making lewd remarks. The District Court agreed with Faragher, but the Eleventh Circuit Court reversed the District Court's decision, arguing that the two supervisors were just acting on their own, not as agents of the city. No "employment actions" were involved, in other words.

In the second case, with very similar facts, the District Court and the appellate court reached diametrically opposed conclusions. In this case (Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth) Kimberly Ellerth quit a job as a sales employee after claiming to have endured constant sexual harassment by a single supervisor (Ted Slowik). Ellerth claimed that Slowik had on three occasions made remarks which she interpreted as threats that he would deny her certain job benefits. But this did not actually happen. In fact she was promoted. At the same time, she never filed a complaint against the supervisor although she knew that her employer, Burlington Industries, had a policy against sexual harassment. The District Court ruled against Ellerth; the Seventh Circuit Court reversed the ruling but in a confusing manner. Eight separate opinions were rendered which did not result in a clear rationale for reversing the lower court.

The Supreme Court accepted these cases in an effort to make order and reached conclusions later referred to as *Faragher/Ellerth*. The Court held in essence that: 1) the employer was strictly liable for a supervisor's actions if the action culminated in a tangible employment action, such as discharge, demotion, or undesirable reassignment; 2) in the absence of such a direct linkage, the employee may sue the employer anyway, but the employer has a right to a

defense on the basis of having responsibly attempted to prevent such conduct; and 3) that the actions of the employee in using or not using available internal channels of reporting abuses should be part of the consideration.

Pennsylvania State Police v. Suders. Another case in this legal history was the Supreme Court judgment in the case of Pennsylvania State Police v. Suders decided in 2004 (hereafter Suders). The nature of this case was to draw the lines sharper than they had been drawn in Faragher/Ellerth.

The case involved Nancy Sue Suders who, while working for the Pennsylvania State Police (PSP), was subjected to sexual harassment by three supervisors (Eric D. Easton, William D. Baker, and Eric B. Prendergast). Suders talked to the PSP Equal Employment Opportunity Officer, Virginia Smith-Elliott. Smith-Elliott told Suders to file a complaint but did not provide her with the form necessary to file the complaint.

In this case the District Court ruled in favor of the PSP without trial on the grounds that Suders had failed to file a compliant and therefore, under the *Faragher/Ellerth* precedent, Suders' hostile work environment claim was untenable as a matter of law. The appeals court in this case, the Third Circuit Court, sent the case back for trial on the grounds that issues of material fact existed about the effectiveness of PSP's program to deal with sexual harassment. The court also held that if Suders proved constructive discharge, that alone would constitute an employment action and would deprive PSP of a defense under *Faragher/Ellerth*.

The Supreme Court, under *Suders*, agreed with the Third Circuit that the case should be tried. However, the Supreme Court also held that PSP nonetheless had a right to an affirmative defense unless the plaintiff quit "in reasonable response to an adverse action officially changing her employment status or situation, e.g., a humiliating demotion, extreme cut in pay, or transfer to a position in which she would face unbearable working conditions."

The upshot of *Suders* therefore was that sexual harassment as such suffices as grounds for constructive discharge, whether or not the employee makes use of complaint procedures that may be in place. On the other hand, the employer has a right to an affirmative defense unless the employee quit after employment actions such as those named above. If such actions were shown to have taken place, the employer is strictly liable.

IMPLICATIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESS

The evolving doctrine of constructive discharge makes it clear that reasonable policies and their active enforcement will go a long way toward avoiding the creation of hostile environments and lawsuits that may result from them. Small-business owners have the advantage of being closer to their employees than the management of large firms. The disadvantage in small businesses arises from the same cause: informality. Ideally a small business will have:

- A clear policy on sexual harassment signed by every employee. The policy should outline the procedure for filing a complaint and should include at least two names with telephone numbers: the individual who is to receive complaints and a second individual who may be contacted if no action is taken by the first; the second person, ideally, will be outside the company and an objective third party.
- Periodic scheduled discussions of this policy, ideally led by top management people to give it weight.
- A watchful management attitude and close supervision especially in situations where individuals are isolated.
- A personnel review procedure in which the subject is raised by the reviewing manager.
- An action plan for dealing with complaints, for establishing facts, and for resolving the issues, ideally involving a third party if possible outside the company.

Cautious small business entrepreneurs will seek to acquaint themselves with the state and federal employment laws. Some resources on U.S. employment laws can be accessed at the Web sites of the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (www.eeoc.gov) and the Department of Labor (www.dol.gov). The Employment at Will Doctrine is also a very helpful reference resource. Discrimination, unwarranted punishments, and hostility toward employees should be avoided at all costs to avoid costly court cases with employees.

SEE ALSO Employee Termination.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burk, Ronald J., and Carry L. Cooper, eds. *Building More Effective Organizations: HR Management and Performance in Practice.* New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008

Clark, Margaret M. "Ruling Allows Defense in Harassment Cases." *HRMagazine*. August 2004.

Crumpacker, Martha, and Jill M. Crumpacker. "The U.S. Supreme Court Clarifies Constructive Discharge under Title VII: Responsibilities & Opportunities for Human Resources PR." *Entrepreneur*. Spring 2007. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/161597749.html.

Frege, Carola M. "Employment Research and State Traditions. A Comparative History of Britain, Germany and the United States." *Industrial Relations Journal* 39, no. 6 (November 2008):615–616.

Gunning, Jennifer, Søren Holm, and Ian Kenway. Ethics, Law and Society. Burlington, Vt.: Ashgate, 2009.

Mesritz, George D. "Constructive Discharge and Employer Intent: Are the Courts Split over a Distinction without a Difference?" *Employee Relations Law Journal*. Spring 1996.

Nagle, Mark E. "Suders: the Supreme Court Reaffirms Value of an Anti Harassment Policy." Employee Relations Law Journal. Winter 2004.

Niznik, John Steven. "Constructive Discharge." *About.com*. Available from: http://jobsearchtech.about.com/od/federal labor law/a/constructive 2.htm.

United States Supreme Court. Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth. No. 97 569. 26 June 1998.

United States Supreme Court. Faragher v. City of Boca Raton. No. 97 282. 26 June 1998.

United States Supreme Court. Pennsylvania State Police v. Suders. No. 03 95. 14 June 2004.

> Darnay, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONSULTANTS

A consultant is an individual who possesses special knowledge or skills and provides that expertise to a client for a fee. Consultants help all sorts of businesses find and implement solutions to a wide variety of problems, including those related to business start-up, marketing, manufacturing, strategy, organization structure, environmental compliance, health and safety, technology, and communications. Some consultants are self-employed, independent contractors who offer specialized skills in a certain field; other consultants work for large consulting firms, such as Anderson Consulting or Gemini Consulting, that offer expertise in a wide range of business areas; and still other consultants hail from academia.

The consulting industry has grown rapidly since its origins in the 1960s. Several factors have contributed to this increase. First, as a result of the trend toward corporate downsizing, many companies have found that they lack the internal manpower to complete all necessary tasks. Second, the complexity of today's business climate as a result of deregulation, globalization, and technology advancements has outpaced many companies' levels of expertise. Business management consulting services enable small business enterprises to streamline their operations so as to cut down on costs and optimize on value creation. Consultancy firms draw on their expertise to identify wasteful business processes and operations and identify appropriate investment strategies that suit the prevailing market demands. Consultants also provide a way for companies to get special projects done without adding employees to the payroll.

Consultancy gained more prominence following the global economic crisis of 2008 and 2009. Business confidence was drastically eroded in the small-business sector, a situation that prompted many small-business owners to seek

guidance from consultancy firms. As a result, the business consultancy sector experienced positive growth while providing recovery advice to businesses affected by the economic crisis.

According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, the core sectors of technical, scientific, and business management consulting services are experiencing the fastest growth rates in the early 2010s. The high growth rates in these consulting categories are attributable to the services the consulting firms provide with regards to managing expenses, assets, and financial planning.

The decision to hire a consultant is not one that a small business should take lightly. Consultants can be very expensive, although their expertise can prove invaluable. The small-business owner must first decide whether the situation facing the company requires the input of a consultant. If it does, advance preparation should be done to ensure a successful consulting experience. The small-business owner will then be ready to find and negotiate a contract with the right consultant. An important part of this process is understanding the ways in which consultants charge for their services. Hopefully, after completing the consulting process, the small business will emerge with a successfully implemented solution to its problem.

DECIDING WHETHER TO USE A CONSULTANT

In deciding whether to hire a consultant, the small-business owner should consider the nature of the problem, the reasons why internal resources cannot be used to solve it, and the possible advantages a consultant could offer. In her article "Do's and Don'ts of Hiring Consultants," Joan Adams described several situations in which a consultant's services are likely to be required. "You want to call a consultant when you feel like your business is 'stuck.' Your revenues are flat or growing very slowly. Your costs are growing at a faster rate than revenue.... Something isn't working but you don't quite know what it is or what to do about it." A small business should not hire a consultant simply in order to have someone else implement unpopular decisions.

MAKING THE CONSULTING EXPERIENCE WORK

Once the decision has been made to enlist the help of a consultant, there are several steps the small-business owner can take in advance to increase the likelihood that the consulting experience will be successful. First and foremost, the company's managers should define the problem they need the consultant to address. Using probing questions to go beyond superficial symptoms to underlying causes, the managers should attempt to state the problem in writing. Next, they should define the expected results of the consult-

ing experience. The objectives the managers come up with should be clear, realistic, and measurable.

Another important step in preparing for a successful consulting experience is to communicate with employees. The small-business owner should explain the problem fully and honestly, in as positive terms as possible, and ask employees for their understanding and cooperation. When employees feel surprised or threatened, they may hamper the consultant's efforts by withholding information or not providing honest opinions. It is also helpful to gather all important company documents relating to the problem in order to make them available to the consultant. The consultant's job will be easier if he or she has ample information about both the company and the problem at hand.

Once the consulting project begins, there are several other steps a small-business owner can take to help ensure its success. For example, it is important to manage the project from the top in order to give it the visibility and priority it deserves. The small-business owner should appoint a liaison to assist the consultant in gathering information, and should receive regular progress reports about the project. In the implementation stage, the small-business owner should adequately staff the project and empower those involved to make any necessary changes.

HOW TO SELECT A CONSULTANT

Selecting the right consultant for the company and the type of problem at hand is a vital part of the process. The first step is to assemble a list of candidates by getting recommendations from people in the same line of business or contacting consulting associations or consultant brokers that represent the same industry. Trade and professional journals are also a source of potential consulting firms and a place where such firms advertise. Several library reference books, such as Thomson Gale's Consultants and Consulting Organizations Directory, provide contact information for consultants in a variety of fields. It is important to avoid selecting a consultant based upon a current management fad; instead, the decision should be based upon the company's particular needs.

The next step is to determine, based on the nature of the problem, what type of consultant is needed. An advisory consultant analyzes the problem and turns recommendations over to the client, but is not involved in implementation of the solution. In contrast, an operational consultant remains on hand to assist the client in proper implementation, or in some cases handles the implementation without the client's assistance. Part-time consultants are generally employed full time within their field of expertise marketing, for example but also offer their services to other companies on the side. They usually charge less money than full-time consultants, but they also cannot devote their undivided time and energy to the client.

Process consultants are skills-oriented generalists. With expertise in one or more technical areas, these consultants can apply their skills to any industry or organization. In contrast, functional consultants apply their skills to a particular environment. For example, a hospital facilities planner would concentrate on consulting to hospitals, rather than to other types of businesses that require facilities planning. Another distinction between consultants is based on the size of their operation. Consultants can work for large firms, small firms, or even independently. Large firms offer greater resources, but also have higher overhead and thus charge higher fees. Small firms or independent consultants may offer more attentive service but may not have access to the precise type of talent that is required. Finally, consultants can be academically or commercially based. In general, academic consultants may be most helpful with problems requiring research or a background in theory, while commercial consultants may be able to offer more practical experience.

Once a small-business owner has determined what type of consultant would be best suited to handle the company's problem and assembled a list of candidates, the next step is to interview the candidates. Some of the traits to consider include experience with the company or industry, availability, knowledge of the problem at hand, communication skills, flexibility, and compatibility. Since consultants are usually required to work within the corporate culture, often in times of crisis, it is important that their style is compatible with that of the firm.

After discussing the problem in detail with the leading candidates, the small-business owner may opt to ask each consultant to submit a written proposal to aid in the selection process. In some cases, the contents of these proposals may convince the small-business owner that the problem could be better handled using in-house resources. After deciding to hire a specific consultant, the smallbusiness owner should ask that consultant to draw up a contract, or at least a formal letter, confirming their arrangements. It is important to note that the contract should be based on negotiations between the two parties, so the smallbusiness owner may wish to add, delete, or clarify the information included. There are several peripheral issues that the small-business owner may want to address in the contract, including the consultant's proposed methods of handling conflicts of interest, subcontractors, insurance/ liability, expenses, confidentiality, and nonperformance.

WEB CONSULTANTS

The growth in Internet applications for businesses has created a simultaneous growth in the number of e-commerce and Web consultants. Many of the same general guidelines that apply to choosing a traditional business consultant also apply to choosing a Web consultant. As

Tara Teichgraeber wrote in an article for the *Dallas Business Journal*, the first step in selecting a Web consultant is deciding what goals the company hopes to achieve by establishing a presence on the Internet. For example, some companies want to set up an interactive online store in order to sell products or services over the Internet, while others may just want a basic Web site to enhance the company's image. "Deciding what a consultant should do helps narrow down a candidate with similar experience and proven success, as well as helps the business owner stick to a financial plan," Teichgraeber noted.

Many different types of Web consultants exist, each offering various types of services and charging widely disparate fees. "In hiring a consultant, you can choose from among independent site developers, Web design shops, technology consulting firms, traditional advertising and public relations agencies, and interactive agencies," Reid Goldsborough explained in an article for *Link-Up*. "A Web consultant can build you a Web site from scratch or enhance an existing one. Costs are all over the place, from several hundred dollars for a simple site consisting of a few pages, to a million dollars or more for an e-commerce site with product databases that are easily updated, a search engine, animated product demonstrations, secure online transactions, and audio and video enhancements."

HOW CONSULTANTS CHARGE CLIENTS

Most consultants use the same basic formula to determine the fees charged for their services, but clients are asked to pay these fees in a wide variety of ways. All consultants' fees are based on a daily billing rate, which reflects the value they place on one day's labor plus expected overhead expenses. In some cases, this daily billing rate multiplied by the amount of time the consultant spends on the project is the amount the company actually pays. But other consultants may estimate the amount of time needed and quote the client a fixed fee. Other consultants may provide a bracket quotation, or a range within which the total fee will fall. Another way in which consultants charge clients is a monthly retainer, which covers all the necessary services for that month. Finally, some consultants especially in high-technology fields charge on the basis of the company's performance, linking payments to measurable outcomes.

THE CONSULTING PROCESS

The consulting process begins when the client company decides to enlist the services of a consultant. The consultant then analyzes the company's problem and provides recommendations about how to fix it. Small-business owners should avoid the temptation blindly to follow a consultant's recommendations; instead, they should seek to understand the diagnosis and be prepared to negotiate any necessary

changes. The consulting process should not be mysterious or unusual, but rather a mutually beneficial business arrangement between consultant and client. Finally, after implementing the consultant's recommendations, the client company should formally evaluate the success of the consulting experience so that those lessons can be applied to future problems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adams, Joan. "Do's & Don'ts of Hiring Consultants." Supply House Times. March 2005.
- "Avoid Hiring Consultants with Conflicts of Interest." *Managing Benefits Plans*. August 2005.
- Barringer, Bruce, A., and R. Duane Ireland. *Entrepreneurship:*Successfully Launching New Ventures. 2d ed. Upper Saddle River, N. J.: Pearson/Prentice Hall, 2008.
- Goldsborough, Reid. "How to Hire a Web Consultant." *Link Up.* July August 1999.
- Hatton, Angela. The Definitive Business Pitch: How to Make the Best Pitches, Proposals and Presentations. New York: Prentice Hall, 2007.
- "It's Getting Quieter in the Advice Business." Business Week. 26 February 2001.
- Lewis, Harold. Consultants and Advisers: A Best Practice Guide to Choosing, Using and Getting Good Value. Sterling, Va: Kogan Page, 2004.
- Milam, John. "The Role of Consultants in Institutional Research." *New Directions Institutional Research* no. 139 (Fall 2008):27 45.
- O'Connell, Fergus. How to Get More Done: Seven Days to Achieving More. New York: Pearson Prentice Hall Life, 2008.
- Ortiz, Chris A. Lessons from a Lean Consultant: Avoiding Lean Failures on the Shop Floor. Upper Saddle River, N. J.: Prentice Hall, 2008.
- Teichgraeber, Tara. "What to Look For: E Commerce Consultants." Dallas Business Journal. 14 July 2000.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Career Guide to Industries, 2010 2011 Edition. Management, Scientific, and Technical Consulting Services." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/oco/cg/cgs037.htm.
- Yaremich, Marissa. "Business Management Firms Growing with the Economy." *UOPX Knowledge Network.* 14 January 2010. Available from: http://www.phoenix.edu/uopx knowledge network/voices/executive success stories/business management firms growing with economy.html.
- Zahn, David. The Quintessential Guide to Using Consultants. Amherst, Mass.: HDR Press, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONSULTING

Consulting is the business of providing advice to clients for a fee in order to help them solve problems within a certain area of business. Consulting services are provided by consultants, a majority of whom have gained their expertise from previous employment. Some consultants work for large consulting firms, such as Accenture or Bain & Company, that offer expertise in a wide range of business areas; other consultants hail from academia and assist companies with problems relating to research or theory; others are self-employed, independent contractors who offer specialized skills in a specific area of expertise. For example, a former stockbroker might become a financial consultant, a former employee in a nonprofit organization might open a business as a fund-raising consultant, and an accountant might become a tax consultant.

Expertise alone, however, does not make someone a consultant. To be a consultant requires applying that expertise to practical problem solving. Consulting requires the application of marketing skills and the ability to establish job contacts. Personality also plays a role in consulting success. Many experts advise those looking to hire a consultant to trust their instincts about personality. Joan Adams, in an article titled "Do's and Don'ts of Hiring a Consultant" writes: "Go with your gut. The starting point for selection is you really have to like, respect and trust this person or it just won't work.... Change is tough. I don't care how brilliant a consultant is it is not going to work if you don't like the person."

Consultants constitute a growing number of the selfemployed. This growth began in the early 1990s, when the trend toward corporate downsizing left many skilled professionals without jobs. Many of these "downsized" professionals began to do consulting work. Those who succeeded in building viable consulting businesses earned as much if not more than they did in their former employment.

The successful consultants are usually those who find a market niche for themselves through research, intensive marketing, and locale. Charging the right fee and avoiding falling into the trap of "free" consulting requires business sense. Consulting fees can vary from almost nothing to thousands of dollars per assignment, depending on the assignment, market conditions, and the standard rate for that type of work.

Since most consultants are self-employed professionals, consulting can often involve inconsistent workflow, long hours, and a high level of stress. Consultants must study their fields of expertise continuously to keep abreast of developments. While competition is great, there are only a few large consulting firms. Most are smaller businesses that focus on a rising trend, such as online business, environmental concerns, and international contacts.

CONSULTING DEVELOPMENT

After its rise in popularity in the 1980 and 1990s, consulting went through several phases and eventually broke out into multiple facets or fads. These fads tended to drift away

from core business principles and often went by names such as "Business Process Reengineering." This habit of following trends continued for several years, with consultants focusing on eco-friendly business practices for companies that wanted to improve their "green" image and life management consultants who worked with different worker generations to incorporate fitness, family raising, and healthy habits into the workplace.

As new technologies have allowed more integrated forms of business, consultants have also developed concentrations in e-commerce and digital management. In 2008, however, consultancies began to swing back to basic business practices. Instead of specializing in esoteric areas, the large consulting firms focused on areas like business start-up procedures, profitability analysis, and growth potential. These fundamentals appealed to a wider variety of organizations, including small businesses.

However, new trends are still emerging. One of the more popular new trends in business consulting is organization hierarchy and theory, which considers the core structures of a company and how they change based on technology and markets. One example is the growth of diamond hierarchies. Since the industrial age, most large companies have formed into pyramid hierarchies where a few senior management and executive positions direct an increasingly large workforce, with the most positions found at the bottom of the pyramid in the simplest jobs. Today, however, improved automation, increased use of technology, and most importantly leadership-based education trends have led to the formation of diamond hierarchies. In these structures, few workers are hired in the base positions of the company because fewer employees are needed and fewer people are interested in those jobs. Concentration is instead placed toward the middle of the structure, in mid-level management positions and other jobs with relatively little supervision. This creates a diamond hierarchy instead of the traditional pyramid shape.

A diamond hierarchy responds better to different management techniques and hiring tactics than a pyramid hierarchy, and some organizations can struggle with the change. Management consultants bridge the gap and help companies understand the new diamond structure and how trends in employment are changing.

TYPES OF CONSULTANTS

Consultants help businesses find and implement solutions, including those related to business start-up, marketing, manufacturing, strategy, organization structure, environmental compliance, health and safety, technology, and communications. In addition to size of the operation and field of specialty, consultants can be categorized by relationship to the client. An advisory consultant makes only

recommendations, while an operational consultant can assist the business in implementation.

Part-time consultants offer services in addition to their full-time job and typically focus on more simple consultations with lower fees. Process consultants are skills-oriented generalists. With expertise in one or more technical areas, these consultants can apply their skills to any industry or organization. In contrast, functional consultants apply their skills to a particular environment; for example, a hospital facilities planner would concentrate on consulting to hospitals.

ESTABLISHING A CONSULTING BUSINESS

There are several elements involved in setting up a consulting business. These include start-up, setting fees, marketing, evaluating opportunities, and developing proposals and contracts.

Start-Up. An entrepreneur starting up a consulting business should begin with an honest assessment of skills. The aspiring consultant should identify both content skills the technical expertise that clients will be willing to pay for and process skills, the qualities that would enable someone to run a successful consulting business. Some of the more important process skills include communication, problem solving, and interpersonal skills. In addition, independent consultants must have the ability to manage, market, and grow their own businesses.

There are also Master of Business Adminstration (MBA) programs that focus on management consulting and are an excellent resource for enterprising consultants. An MBA in consulting can help consultants enter established business hierarchies where companies hire few entry-level or inexperienced people, but focus instead on those with educational qualifications such as an MBA. This opens opportunities for the consultant in many large organizations.

Setting Fees. To avoid confusion, each service the consultant performs should have a clearly defined fee. But deciding how much to charge for various services can be a challenge for a new consultant. The first step should be examining the costs relating to the consulting business itself. In addition to direct costs, the consultant must also consider indirect overhead expenses associated with running the business. After correctly gauging both direct and indirect costs, the consultant should develop a fee structure that covers these costs and allows for both market rates and revenue. Some new consultants might use their previous salary as a starting point, or the salary of a comparable position.

The fee structures that consultants use depend on how they work. Consultants who spend time training and evaluating businesses are likely to charge by the hour. Others may offer a consultant package at a certain rate for a short-term service. Some consultants are paid with a monthly retainer, or on some type of success contingency set down in the consultant's contract.

Marketing. In-depth marketing strategies are common among consultants. Strategies include direct marketing, such as telemarketing, and indirect marketing. The value of consultants' services depends largely on their own experience and the details of the services that they offer. Marketing focuses on explanations of techniques and methods, and enumeration of successful results produced for previous clients. Previous clients can also provide excellent marketing opportunities in their own right, building a consultant's reputation and widening his or her potential market through word of mouth.

Consultancies may use direct mailers or brochures to advertise, although online marketing is more popular. Web-based marketing allows a competent consultant to provide detailed information about services and fees while also displaying experience and success stories in easy-to-read formats.

Indirect marketing techniques, while less likely to lead to immediate client relationships, are invaluable in helping new consultants increase their name recognition and credibility over the long term. Giving seminars, speaking before groups, joining professional associations, and writing articles or books are all good ways for consultants to build their reputations as sought-after experts in a given field. Another important means of publicizing a new business is through news releases, which can be sent to local media or trade journals to announce client relationships, successful projects, upcoming seminars, or other important happenings related to the business.

Evaluating Consulting Opportunities. New consultants may be tempted to jump at any business opportunity that comes along. A new consultant should, however, gather information about the client in order to make an informed decision about pursuing a consulting opportunity. This process, called qualifying the client, involves considering the nature, scope, and urgency of the project, as well as the client's budget. It is also helpful to learn the client's desired outcomes and decision-making process and find out if the client has used consultants in the past.

Consultants also go over the difficulties the company is experiencing and what type of solutions it is looking for. This includes any obstacles to the success of the project, such as legal issues or funding difficulties. A faceto-face interview and a formal request for proposal are the two main tools companies use in selecting consultants. Consultants can use these tools as a way to find out more about their clients, as well.

Proposals and Contracts. Proposals are an important part of the consulting business. Sometimes proposals serve to introduce consultants and their services to prospective clients, while other times proposals serve to finalize the arrangements between a consultant and a client. Prospective clients may request a formal proposal in order to compare several possible consultants, make decisions related to budgets or scheduling, or simply to collect ideas about how to solve a particular problem using in-house resources. Most experienced consultants try to discern the motives of potential clients ahead of time in order to avoid committing excessive time and resources to "free consulting."

Prior to submitting a proposal, a consultant needs to gather information about the company and its goals from both interviews and outside sources. Proposals include a description of the client's needs, the services the consultant is offering to meet those needs, and the consultation process from beginning to end. This divides the proposal into an introduction, a methodology section, and a time/cost section. The introduction provides an overview of the proposal and should be used to demonstrate the consultant's understanding of the client's needs and desired outcomes. The methodology section is the main part of the proposal and specifies the actions the consultant plans to take in order to provide a focused solution to the client's problem. It may also be helpful for the consultant to mention any unique services or expertise he or she can offer, in order to differentiate the proposal from those submitted by other consultants. The timing and cost section provides a realistic and specific fee structure and schedule for completion of the project. In addition, the consultant may wish to outline what effect, if any, the consulting process will have on the client's internal resources.

Proposals should be written in a conversational tone, without excessive use of technical jargon, and with the prospective client's needs in mind. The consultant may benefit from keeping in touch with the client while writing the proposal, as this helps avoid misunderstandings or incomplete information. If the consultant receives the assignment, the proposal then serves as the basis for a formal contract. Although some clients may simply sign the proposal to authorize the consultant to begin work, many consultants prefer to clarify the arrangements in a separate document. At a minimum, the contract should outline the scope of the project, the consultant's fees, and the proposed time frame. There are several other issues that the consultant may wish to address, including

conflicts of interest, subcontractors, insurance/liability, expenses, confidentiality, and cancellation.

CONSULTANTS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Small businesses seeking a consultant should analyze their own operations and decide what areas they want consultants to focus on. Many small businesses find information technology (IT) consultants useful, since the variety of technology solutions can be confusing for start-up companies, and implementation can be challenging without a staff member with IT experience. IT consultants can recommend specific data and security solutions, and may even set up systems for the small business.

Small businesses may also be especially interested in the newer wave of cost-cutting consultants, who examine businesses for any efficiency problems that may be a source of profit loss. The consultants recommend changes and produce reports on how much the business can save with the proper strategy, a plan that may save struggling companies.

When meeting with consultants, small businesses should ask a variety of questions to gauge their effectiveness. Good consultants will be flexible, able to produce alternative solutions, and keep careful track of costs for the business. Owners should make sure their consultant is communicative, easy to reach, and has proper credentials. Many different certification programs are available across the United States for consultants, including membership to the Association of Independent Consultants. Some certifications hold more weight than others, and conscientious business owners should inspect consultant references and background before hiring.

If a small business is interested in hiring a consultant, it should create an RFP or Request for Proposal form. This is an official document asking the consultant for an estimate, and it should detail the specific areas which the consultant will be examining, the type of solutions the business is expecting, a timeline for the work, and a budget. Templates for different RFPs can be found online and elsewhere. The proposal itself should follow a similar structure, but include a more detailed rubric for what measures of success will determine when the solution is completed. Cancellation terms and accountability details are also common for contract proposals.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adams, Joan. "Do's & Don'ts of Hiring Consultants." Supply House Times. March 2005.
- "Avoid Hiring Consultants with Conflicts of Interest." *Managing Benefits Plans.* August 2005.
- "Consulting: Facts and Trends." *Careers in Business.com*. 2009. Available from: http://www.careers in business.com/consulting/mcfacts.htm.

- Fisher, Margie Zable. "9 Items Every Consulting Agreement Should Have." *Small Business Trends*. 29 September 2009. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/09/items consulting agreement should include.html.
- Goldsborough, Reid. "How to Hire a Web Consultant." *Link Up.* July August 1999.
- Holtz, Herman, and David Zahn. How to Succeed as an Independent Consultant. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.
- "How to Choose a Consultant." *Lacroix & Associates.* 2004.

 Available from: http://www.smallbusinessconsultant.ca/choose.
 html
- "It's Getting Quieter in the Advice Business." *Business Week*. 26 February 2001.
- Lee, Zeke "How to Break into Management Consulting by Pursuing an MBA." *Management Consulted.* 2009. Available from: http://managementconsulted.com/business consulting/ 2433/#more 2433.
- Lewis, Harold. Consultants and Advisers: A Best Practice Guide to Choosing, Using and Getting Good Value. Sterling, Va.: Kogan Page, 2004.
- Pruitt, Scarlet. "How to Choose an IT Consultant." *AllBusiness*. 2010, Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/3779002 1.html.
- Teichgraeber, Tara. "What to Look For: E Commerce Consultants." *Dallas Business Journal.* 14 July 2000.
- Weiss, Alan. *Getting Started in Consulting*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Zahn, David. The Quintessential Guide to Using Consultants. Amherst, Mass.: HRD Press, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

CONSUMER ADVOCACY

Consumer advocacy refers to actions taken by individuals or groups to promote and protect the interests of the buying public. Historically, consumer advocates have assumed a somewhat adversarial role in exposing unfair business practices or unsafe products that threaten the welfare of the general public. Consumer advocates use tactics like publicity, boycotts, letter-writing campaigns, critical Web sites, and lawsuits to raise awareness of issues affecting consumers and to counteract the financial and political power of the organizations they target. Since even large businesses can be visibly wounded when their mistreatment of consumers or other constituencies arouses the ire of consumer advocacy organizations, it should be obvious to small-business owners that they can ill afford to engage in business practices that might draw the attention of consumer advocates.

Periods of vocal consumer advocacy around the turn of the twentieth century and in the late 1960s have left a legacy of federal legislation and agencies intended to protect consumers in the United States. The rights of consumers have expanded to include product safety, the legitimacy of advertising claims, the satisfactory resolution of grievances, and a say in government decisions. In the early days of industry, companies could afford to ignore consumers' wishes because there was so much demand for their goods and services. As a result, they were often able to command high prices for products of poor quality. The earliest consumer advocates to point out such abuses were called "muckrakers," and their revelations of underhanded business practices spurred the creation of several federal agencies and a flurry of legislation designed to curb some of the most serious abuses. At the same time, increased competition began to provide consumers with more choices among a variety of products of higher quality. Still, some notable cases of corporations neglecting the public welfare for their own gain continued, and corporate influence in American politics enabled many businesses to resist calls for reform in advertising, worker or consumer safety, and pollution control.

This situation led to the consumer movement of the 1960s. One of the country's most outspoken and controversial consumer advocates, lawyer Ralph Nader, came to the forefront during this time. Nader's effective and well-publicized denunciations of the American automobile industry included class-action lawsuits and calls for recalls of allegedly defective products, and many of his actions served as a tactical model for future advocacy organizations.

The efforts of Nader and other activists led to the formation of several federal agencies designed to protect consumer interests. The U.S. Office of Consumer Affairs, created in 1971, investigates and resolves consumer complaints, conducts consumer surveys, and disseminates product information to the public. The Consumer Product Safety Commission, formed in 1972, sets national standards for product safety and testing procedures, coordinates product recalls, and ensures that companies respond to valid consumer complaints. Many other government agencies have responsibilities that include the safety of consumers, among their many responsibilities. They include such agencies as the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA), the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), and the Federal Trade Commission (FTC). Some state-level agencies are also involved in the regulation of products and services in order to assure the safety of the public. The Better Business Bureau is an organization strongly involved in monitoring safety issues related to business activity.

The Consumer Federation of America is the largest consumer advocacy group in the United States, consisting in 2010 of about 300 member organizations representing more than fifty million people. The International Organization of Consumers Unions, based in the Netherlands, actively promotes consumer interests on a global scale. In the late 1990s, the widespread networking of home

computers advanced consumer advocacy by making it easier for citizens to gather information and make their views known. Indeed, by the end of the twentieth century, the Internet had emerged as an important weapon in the arsenal of consumer advocates. Its usefulness as a vehicle for spreading consumer information quickly and widely has made it one of the primary means by which public interest advocates mobilize opposition to corporate policies.

In the twenty-first century, the fast pace of globalization has transformed consumer advocacy to include issues of environmental conservation. Concerns over climate change and global warming affect how consumers make their choices for a wide range of products and services. Consumer advocacy organizations have intensified the demands to have manufacturing industries pursue environmentally friendly production strategies such as renewable energy green production. The United Nations Climate Change Conference, held in Copenhagen in December 2009, provided a platform for consumer organizations and advocates to set the record straight on the expected green initiatives in the industrial, production, and service sectors, with particular regard to energy consumption in industries, gas emissions in the transport and communication sectors, and use of chemicals in agricultural production.

The incorporation of multimedia components and Web 2.0 tools in leading Web browsers, servers, and search engines such as Google, Microsoft Internet Explorer, and Mozilla Firefox has simplified networking among consumers and consumer advocacy organizations worldwide. Web 2.0 tools enable consumer advocacy organizations to share information conveniently through blogs, Web casts, video conferencing, instant messaging, voice over internet protocol (VoIP), Usenet newsgroups, e-mail listings, telnets, and bit torrents. Powerful cellular networks supported by 3G and online video and audio streaming as well as the online video channel provided by YouTube have provided cost-effective outreach channels for consumer advocacy campaigns. As such, the advancements of information technology have enhanced the capacity of consumers and consumer advocacy organizations to identify and raise urgent warnings on any concerns or grievances regarding products and services. For example, soon after Toyota announced recalls on various vehicles in early 2010, multiple Web sites devoted exclusively to this issue could be found by doing a simple Web search.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"About CFA." Consumer Federation of America. Available from: http://www.consumerfed.org/about/default.asp.

Brabbs, Cordelia. "Web Fuels Consumer Activism." *Marketing*. 21 September 2000.

Brownsword, Roger. Rights, Regulation and the Technological Revolution. New York: Oxford University Press, 2008.

Cook, Gareth G. "The Case for (Some) Regulation." Washington Monthly. March 1995.

"Is Lawsuit Reform Good for Consumers?" Consumer Reports. May 1995.

- Jain, N. K. Consumer Protection: Law and Practice. New Delhi, India; Regal Publications, 2008.
- Levin, Carol. "Privacy, Please Opt In or Opt Out?" PC Magazine. 20 March 2001.
- McCollough, John. "Factors Impacting the Demand for Repair Services of Household Products: The Disappearing Repair Trades and the Throwaway Society." *International Journal of Consumer Studies* 33, no. 6 (November 2009):619–626.
- McGregor, Sue L. T. "Ideological Maps of Consumer Education." *Journal of Consumer Studies* 32, no. 5 (September, 2008):545–552.
- Miller, Frederic, P., Agnes F. Vandome, and John McBrewster, eds. Competition Regulator: Government Agency, Creature of Statute, Regulator (Economics), Competition Law, Consumer Protection, Mergers and Acquisitions, ... Monopoly, Cartel, Company, ECA, ICN. Beau Bassin, Mauritius: Alphascript Publishing, 2010.
- Orisewezie, Ignatius. "Trends in Consumer Protection Advocacy." *Africa News Service.* 13 January 2006.
- Schuffman, Leon, G., and Leslie Lazar Kanuk. *Consumer Behavior*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, Inc., 2009.
- Spanogle, John A. Jr., Ralph J. Rohner, Mary Dee Pridgen, and Jeffrey Sovern. Consumer Law: Cases and Materials. 3rd ed. St. Paul, Minn.: Thomson West, 2007.
- Spanogle, John A. Jr., Ralph J. Rohner, Dee Pridgen, and Jeffrey Sovern. Selected Consumer Statutes, 2009 Edition. Eagan, Minn.: West, 2009.
- Stingley, Ruth Nauss. "It Pays to Complain." *Reader's Digest*. October 1993.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Ingati, Anaxos

CONSUMER PRICE INDEX (CPI)

The Consumer Price Index (CPI), sometimes called the cost-of-living index, measures the average change in prices that typical American wage earners pay for basic goods and services, such as food, clothing, shelter, transportation, and medical care. It is expressed as a percentage of the cost of the same goods and services in a base period. For example, using the years 1982 to 1984 as a base period with a value of 100, the CPI for 2009 was 213.2, meaning that prices had increased by an average of 113.2 percent over time. The CPI is the most widely watched and used measure of the U.S. inflation rate, so it is closely monitored by government policymakers and by individuals whose wages vary with the purchasing power of money. The practice of indexing wages to the CPI is known as a cost-of-living adjustment (COLA). The term "cost of living" is often applied to the numerical result of the CPI. Loosely defined, it refers to the average cost to

an individual of purchasing the various goods and services needed to maintain a reasonable living standard.

The U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) began calculating the CPI in 1913, and over the years it has become an important economic statistic. The CPI is calculated monthly and is usually reported within the first two weeks of the following month. To calculate the CPS, 7,000 families around the nation are surveyed by the BLS. These families provide quarterly information about their spending for 2 years. During the same 2 years, a different set of 7,000 families provides the BLS with lists of everything they buy during specific 2-week periods. This gives BLS information about frequently purchased items, which include food and personal care products. When the 2-year period is completed, the BLS has 28,000 weekly diaries and 60,000 quarterly interviews about the spending habits of Americans. Using this data, the BLS is able to rank the importance of the more than 200 item categories in the CPI index structure. The BLS also contacts about 25,000 retail businesses in eighty-seven major metropolitan areas to obtain prices for 90,000 items. All of this information is combined in the CPI, which represents the average price of a "market basket" of goods and services.

With the CPI, Americans are able to show how much prices have changed throughout the years. The Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis provided a telling example on its Web site, showing that the price of attending a movie has increased much faster than most goods and services. In the example, the bank said that going to movies had a \$0.25 pricetag in 1950. Based on the CPI, the following shows how to calculate the cost in a given year.

- 1950 CPI = 24.1
- 2009 CPI = 213.2
- 1950 movie cost = \$0.25

Therefore:

- 2009 price = 1950 price ÷ (2009 CPI ÷ 1950 CPI)
- 2009 price = $$2.21 = $0.25 \times (213.2 \div 24.1)$
- 2009 price = \$2.21

This CPI calculation shows, in fact, that movie prices in Minneapolis have gone up much more quickly than the CPI. The bank reported that a full-price movie at a Minneapolis theater costs roughly \$8. If the price of movies were rising at the same pace as the CPI, the movies would only cost \$2.21.

The selection of items in the basket cannot be held absolutely fixed for a very long period, of course, since the mix of items people buy changes over time. For example, the weight on tobacco in the CPI basket has fallen over the years as the number of smokers in the population has fallen. Personal computers were not part of the CPI in the 1970s but are a part of the basket today. To address these changes in purchasing patterns the BLS tries to incorporate any new developments in the market by changing 20 percent of the retail outlets and items in its survey every year on a rotating basis.

A separate CPI is calculated for different income levels, geographical areas, and types of goods and services. For example, the CPI-U is calculated for all urban households, which includes the majority of the U.S. population. In contrast, the CPI-W measures average price increases for Americans who derive their primary income as wage earners or clerical workers. The BLS also publishes a CPI for each of seven major categories of items: food and beverages, housing, apparel, transportation, medical care, entertainment, and other goods and services. In addition, it compiles individual indexes for 200 different items and combined indexes for 120 smaller categories of items. Separate CPI measurements are also released for four major geographical regions of the United States Northeast, North Central, South, and West as well as many large metropolitan areas.

The CPI influences the American economy in several ways. A high annual percentage increase in the CPI reflects a high rate of inflation. The Federal Reserve Board, which controls the nation's money supply, often reacts to such increases by raising interest rates. This makes it more expensive for individuals and businesses to borrow money, which usually slows spending, encourages saving, and helps to curb inflation in the economy. The CPI also determines the percentage of annual increase or decrease in income for many Americans. For example, COLA formulas based on the CPI are built into many employment contracts. The federal government also uses the CPI to adjust Social Security and disability benefits, to determine the income level at which people become eligible for assistance, and to establish tax brackets. In addition, the CPI is often used to compare prices for certain goods within a set of years, and to calculate constant dollar values for two points in time.

A decrease in the disposable income of small-business owners is the indirect impact of rising prices, as measured by the CPI. If these owners are forced to spend more of their income on essential items, they have less money available for other items. When small businesses finance their expansion and cash flow requirements from their own savings, their reduction in disposable income means less money is available for investing in the business or helping to ride out adverse business periods; higher interest rates make it harder to borrow money. These factors make small businesses relatively more vulnerable than other type of businesses to adverse price changes.

Economists have argued whether the CPI overstates or understates inflation, and whether it is an appropriate

proxy for inflation. Some economists believe that the CPI overstates actual increases in the cost of living by 1 percent or more annually. They generally attribute the discrepancy to some combination of the following four factors: improvements in the quality of goods; the introduction of new goods; substitution by consumers of different goods or retail outlets; and the difficulty of measuring the prices consumers actually pay for goods.

It's interesting to note that in June 2009, the BLS reported that the CPI fell 1.3 percent during the year. This drop marked the largest year-over-year decline since 1950. The government said that falling energy prices were the reason for the decline. A decline in consumer prices often leads to fears of deflation but *CNN* reported that this report had a quieting effect on Americans, many of whom were worried about short-term inflation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boskin, Michael J. "The CPI Commission." *Business Economics*. April 1997.

"Cost of Living Lesson." American Demographics. Dec. 1994.
Pepitone, Julianne. "Consumer Price Index: Largest Drop in 59
Years." CNNMoney.com. 17 June 2009. Available from: http://
money.cnn.com/2009/06/17/news/economy/cpi consumer
price index/index.htm.

Reinsdorf, Marshall. "The Effect of Price Dispersion on Cost of Living Indexes." *International Economic Review*. February 1994.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Consumer Price Index." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/CPI/.

Walt, Carmen DeNavas, Robert W. Cleveland, and Bruce H. Webster, Jr. *Income in the United States: 2002.* U.S. Census Bureau. Current Population Reports. September 2003. Available from: http://www.census.gov/prod/www/abs/p60.html.

"What is a Dollar Worth?" *The Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis*. Available from: http://www.minneapolisfed.org/community_education/teacher/calc/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CONSUMER PRODUCT SAFETY COMMISSION (CPSC)

The Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC) was established in 1972 with the passage of the Consumer Product Safety Act. The primary responsibility of the CPSC is to protect the public from unreasonable risks of injury that could occur during the use of consumer products. The CPSC also promotes the evaluation of consumer products for potential hazards, establishes uniform safety standards for consumer products, eases conflicting state and local

regulations concerned with consumer safety, works to recall hazardous products from the marketplace, and selectively conducts research on potentially hazardous products. The CPSC promotes the development of voluntary safety standards and under certain circumstances has the authority to issue and enforce standards and ban unsafe products. In all its activities the CPSC strives to work closely with private consumer groups, industry, the media, and agencies of various state and local governments.

The CPSC consists of five commissioners, each appointed by the president of the United States with the advice and consent of Congress. One of the commissioners is appointed chairman. The CPSC is headquartered in Bethesda, Maryland, with regional offices in Chicago, New York, and San Francisco, and field offices in various cities across the country. The CPSC also maintains a toll-free Consumer Product Safety Hotline (1-800-638-CPSC) and can be e-mailed at: hazard@cpsc.gov.

Although the CPSC is an independent federal regulatory agency, it does not have jurisdiction over all consumer products. Safety standards for trucks, automobiles, and motorcycles are set by the U.S. Department of Transportation; standards for drugs and cosmetics are handled by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA); and standards for alcohol, tobacco, and firearms fall under the authority of the U.S. Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives. Nevertheless, thousands of consumer products are regulated by the CPSC.

CONSUMER SAFETY LEGISLATIVE HISTORY

Early federal consumer safety legislation dealt primarily with foods, drugs, and cosmetics. The Federal Food and Drugs Act of 1906 (also known as the Wiley Pure Food and Drug Act) forbade the adulteration and fraudulent misbranding of foods and drugs sold through interstate commerce. Other early consumer legislation included the Meat Inspection Act of 1907 (amended in 1967 by the Wholesome Meat Act). In 1933 legislation was introduced to strengthen the Federal Food and Drugs Act of 1906. This legislation mandated the standardized labeling of food products, required that manufacturers prove drugs are safe for the purpose for which they are sold, and established a premarket clearance procedure for new drug products. Many drug companies opposed this bill; they were joined by much of the nation's print media, which feared the loss of corporate advertising revenue. After a 5-year battle in Congress, however, the bill was passed in 1938 as the Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act. Amendments to the bill in 1962 established biennial factory inspections, disclosure through labeling of dangerous side effects, FDA approval of all new drugs, FDA power to remove dangerous drugs from the market, and the requirement that a

manufacturer prove that its drugs are not only safe but also effective for their stated purpose.

The scope of federal consumer safety legislation broadened throughout the 1950s and 1960s. The Flammable Fabrics Act of 1953 established safety standards for fabrics used in clothing. The Refrigerator Safety Act of 1956 required that refrigerator doors have inside release mechanisms. The 1962 National Traffic and Motor Vehicle Safety Act established federal jurisdiction over motor vehicle safety, while the 1965 Federal Cigarette Labeling and Advertising Act required the famous "Caution: Cigarette Smoking May Be Hazardous to Your Health" label. Other pre-1972 consumer product safety legislation included the Radiation Control for Health and Safety Act of 1968, which dealt with radiation emission levels of electronic products, and the Poison Prevention Packaging Act of 1970, which established packaging standards to protect children from potentially hazardous substances.

In 1967 the National Commission on Product Safety was established. It was believed at that time that federal consumer safety legislation was ineffective because it took a piecemeal approach, targeting only specific products for regulation. Supporters of the commission contended that the government needed to establish legislative authority over broad categories of potentially hazardous goods and products. The National Commission on Product Safety was charged with identifying these broad categories of potentially hazardous goods and evaluating existing legal and voluntary methods for securing consumer product safety. The commission subsequently found that "the exposure of consumers to unreasonable product hazards is excessive by any standards of measurement." The commission also asserted that even though consumers must take some responsibility for their own safety, industry must also assume responsibility for the design and manufacturing of safe consumer products.

On the basis of their inquiry the commission recommended the creation of an independent federal regulatory agency and a presidential appointee to the commission to serve as a consumer advocate before the new agency. The commission also recommended that the new agency have the authority to issue safety regulations and standards. Thus, the Consumer Product Safety Commission was created in 1972.

HISTORY OF CPSC

During its first decades, limited by budgetary realities, the CPSC was slow to establish a significant and active role in regulating consumer safety nationwide. In the twenty-first century, however, the CPSC has emerged as a more visible and vigorous protector of public safety. In 2004, for example, the agency (armed with a budget of \$59.6 million) issued more than 350 product recalls, including recalls of

more than 30 million toys that were deemed to be a potential health hazard to children. That same year it levied approximately ten times the amount of fines on companies that it had assessed a decade earlier. And *Manufacturing News* reported that the CPSC has dramatically cut its customer complaint response time. In 2004, for example, its average response time was less than 6 days. In the late 1980s, by contrast, the agency's typical response time was nearly 50 days. In 2004 the CPSC also launched initiatives designed to address the explosion in e-commerce. The most visible of these efforts is Operation SOS Safe Online Shopping, in which agency representatives investigate unsafe and/or illegal consumer goods that are made available over the Internet.

The CPSC also made it easier for small businesses to comply with the regulations with the establishment of a Small Business Ombudsman in 2004. This provided small companies with a single point of contact for obtaining information and assistance.

The Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act. In August 2008 President George W. Bush signed the Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act (CPSIA) into law, marking the biggest changes to consumer product safety rules since 1972 when the commission was established. Impetus for the bill's passage was due in part to accounts of imported food and toys from China that contained harmful chemicals. As part of the bill, the budget of the CPSC was increased from \$80 million in 2008 to \$136 million in 2014. The new law also contained many new requirements, such as the provision that all items sold for use by children under twelve must be tested by an independent party for lead and phthalates. (Phthalates are chemicals used to make plastics more pliable.) Many of the new requirements have not been enacted, however, due to complaints from many businesses, large and small, that the amount of new testing required would be so costly as to run them out of business. Instead, as of 2010, the CPSC is investigating the financial impact in order to come up with a solution that would ensure safety while not proving too financially arduous.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Consumer Product Safety Commission Is Back On Track." Manufacturing News. 12 January 2000.

DeRagon, Susan. "The Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act: Five Steps You Need to Take Before February 2010." *Promotional Products Business.* December 2009. Available from: http://www.ppbmag.com/Article.aspx?id=5016.

Gooden, Randall. "Reduce the Potential Impact of Product Liability on Your Organization." Quality Progress. January 1995.

Postrel, Virginia. "When You're in the Danger Business." Forbes. 25 January 1999.

Schilling, Chelsea. "Is Feb. 10 Financial Doomsday for Thousands?rdquo; *WorldNetDaily*. 8 January 2009. Available from: http://www.wnd.com/index.php?pageId=85542.

- U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission. 2005 Performance Budget (Operating Plan). March 2005.
- U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission. U.S. Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act. Available from: http://www.cpsc.gov/ ABOUT/Cpsia/cpsia.HTML.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CONTINGENT WORKFORCE

A contingent workforce comprises individuals who are not full-time employees of the company by which they are contracted. Sometimes referred to as a temporary workforce, a contingent workforce is used by a company with rapidly changing needs due to restructuring or reengineering. It allows a company to keep a solid base of skilled workers without having to offer them permanent employment only to terminate their positions when the company' needs change. Between the early 1980s and 1990, contingent employment grew more than ten times faster than the growth of permanent employment positions. Contingent work may include part-time, homebased, and contracted work.

USING A CONTINGENT WORKFORCE

Utilizing a contingent workforce can help a company on many levels. First, it allows companies to keep the same core group of employees (known alternatively as a fixed workforce) and hire temporary employees as a job requires, reducing labor costs. Companies that rely on highly skilled workers, particularly in the technology field, benefit from temporary employees who will work for less than those from large agencies that demand much higher salaries. A contingent workforce is often more motivated than a fixed workforce due to the pursuit of permanent employment with a company, which results in better and faster production. It allows companies to respond quickly to changing markets, to sample prospective permanent employees, and to limit the expenses associated with permanent positions.

Instead of seeking to provide further training and education to permanent employees in order to keep them up to speed, companies are able to pare down the instruction for a contingent workforce. Whereas in the past, a company would need to expend time and money bringing a worker up to speed on new technology and innovation, a member of the contingent workforce needs only to be taught a comparatively narrow skill set. The range of knowledge imparted to the temporary workforce is much

more limited and specific to one job, which can prevent the contracted individual from taking his or her skills to a different company offering higher pay.

CONSIDERATIONS FOR EMPLOYEES

For temporary employees, being a part of the contingent workforce has drawbacks in addition to benefits. Employment security, for instance, can cause an individual to join the contingent workforce in a fluctuating economy when permanent employment is scarce. Temporary employees often enjoy the benefit of a flexible work schedule, decent pay, and résumé building. Those who work through an agency can also enjoy the benefits enjoyed by most permanent positions, including health insurance and paid vacation time. However, such employees may have to deal with periods of unemployment in between working, and may not be guaranteed the level of pay that a full-time employee would receive. Limited opportunities for training or advancement may exist, causing such employees to remain contingent for long periods of time while permanent workers move up in terms of pay and position.

The composition of the contingent workforce has changed over the past few decades. In the past, temporary workers tended to be those who were paid less even in permanent positions women, minorities, and those without college degrees. These weaker positions in the labor force have given way to much better positions. Instead of technical and clerical blue-collar positions, employees of all types have been able to find jobs as part of the contingent workforce.

Whether a contingent workforce is beneficial or detrimental to the employee and employer changes from company to company. However, the explosive growth of the contingent workforce demonstrates that it is a vital part of the new U.S. economy. Temporary, contracted, and home-based work have emerged as permanent fixtures in the digital age.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Button, Kate. "Contract Programmers Offer 'Just In Time' Labor." *InfoWorld.* 22 November 1993, p. 56.

Gibbons, John H. *International Competition in Services: Banking Building Software Know How.* Washington, D.C.: Congress of the U.S., Office of Technology Assessment, Government Printing Office, 1987.

Hayes, Cassandra. "The Lure of Temp ing." *Black Enterprise* . February 1996, pp. 119 122.

Marsan, Caroline Duffy. "White Amber Automates Temp Staffing." *Network World.* 18 June 2001, pp. 39 40.

Martella, Maureen. Just a Temp: Expectation and Experiences of Women Clerical Temporary Workers. Philadelphia, Pa.: Diane Publishing, 1991.

Rakoczy, Anaxos

CONTRACTS

A contract is a legally enforceable promise. Contracts are vital to society because they facilitate cooperation and trust. Rather than relying on fear of reprisal or the hope of reciprocity to get others to meet their obligations, people can enlist others to pursue common purposes by submitting to contracts that are backed by impartial authority. Without contracts and their supporting institutions, promises would be much more vulnerable to ill will, misunderstanding, forgetfulness, and other human flaws. Indeed, contracts allow people who have never even met to reach agreements, such as lending/borrowing money to buy a house, that they would never consider making outside of a legal framework. Discussed below are characteristics and types of contracts.

CONTRACT ELEMENTS

As a legally enforceable promise, a contract differs from a simple verbal promise in that either party may ask the state to force the other party to honor its promise. To distinguish contracts from other types of promises and agreements, courts have established basic elements that are necessary for a contract to exist. A contract may be legally defined as a voluntary, legal, written agreement made by persons with the proper capacity. It should include: 1) an offer; 2) an acceptance; and 3) consideration, or an exchange of value. There are legal exceptions to most of these conditions, and all of them are subject to interpretation in the courts. Furthermore, some contracts do not meet these requirements, such as implied contracts and those created under promissory estoppel, both of which are discussed later.

Contracts not entered into voluntarily are voidable. For example, a company might tell a supplier that it was considering ending their business relationship if, within the next 10 minutes, the supplier does not sign a contract to provide materials at a certain cost. If the supplier signed the agreement, it might be able to convince the courts that it did so under duress or undue influence, and therefore was not bound by its terms. In general, contracts created under duress, undue influence, fraud, and misrepresentation are voidable by the injured party.

Contracts are also void if they involve a promise that is illegal or violates public policy. For instance, a contract regarding the sale of illegal drugs is unenforceable. Likewise, contracts that are legal but are not in the public interest may be rendered null. For example, a contract in which a company requires a customer to pay an extremely high rate of interest on borrowed funds could be deemed invalid by the courts. Similarly, a retail company that required an employee to sign an agreement that he would never work for another retailer would likely not be able to

enforce the contract because it had unreasonable restrictions or imposed undue hardship on the worker.

Contracts do not have to be written to be enforceable in court. In fact, most oral contracts are legally enforceable. However, they are obviously much more difficult to prove. Furthermore, most states have adopted "statutes of frauds" which specify certain types of contracts that must be in writing. Examples of contracts that typically fall under the statues of frauds include agreements related to the sale of real estate, contracts for the sale of goods above \$500, and contracts in which one person agrees to perform the obligation of another person. Such contracts need not be overly long or involved. In fact, a simple memo or receipt may satisfy all legal requirements. There are exceptions in this area, however. For instance, when one party will suffer serious losses as a result of reliance on an oral agreement, the statute of frauds may be waived (see promissory estoppel below).

An otherwise acceptable contract may also be voided if one (or both) of the parties making the agreement does not have the mental or legal capacity to do so. Obviously, a mentally retarded individual or a child could not be bound by a contract. But a contract signed by a person exceeding his authority to make an agreement may also be voided.

In addition to being voluntary, legal, written, and made by persons with proper capacity, contracts usually must possess three basic components: an offer, an acceptance, and consideration. An offer is a promise to perform an act conditioned on a return promise of performance by another party. It is recognized by a specific proposal communicated to another party. Once a legal offer has been made, the offering party is bound to its terms if the other party accepts. Therefore, the offering party must clearly indicate whether the proposal is an offer or some other communique, such as an invitation to negotiate. The offering party, however, may stipulate certain terms of acceptance, such as time limits, and even withdraw the offer before the other party accepts.

Acceptance, the second basic requirement for the existence of a contract, is legally defined as "a manifestation of assent to the terms [of the offer] made by the offeree in the manner invited or required by the offeror." As with offers and offerors, the courts look for an intent to contract on the part of the acceptor. The difference is that the offeror may stipulate terms of acceptance with which the other party must comply. If the offeree attempts to change the terms of the offer in any way, a rejection is implied and the response is considered a counteroffer, which the original offeror may reject or counter. As with most rules regarding contracts, exceptions exist. For example, the Uniform Commercial Code includes a "Battle of the Forms" provision whereby an offeree may imply acceptance under certain circumstances even if it changes or alters the offer.

Even if an offer is accepted, it must be consummated by consideration for a legally enforceable contract to exist. Consideration entails doing something that a person was not previously bound to do outside of the agreement. In other words, promisees must pay the price (consideration) that they agreed to pay the promisor in order to gain the right to enforce the promisor's obligation.

The requirement of consideration serves an important purpose. It protects the promisor from being liable for granting, or relying on, gratuitous promises. For example, suppose that a person told her roommate that she would always pay the entire rent for their apartment. If she later changed her mind, she could not be held liable for the rent because she had neither asked for, nor received, anything in exchange for the promise. Had the other roommate promised to clean the apartment in exchange for the roommate's promise to pay the rent, an enforceable contract would exist (assuming other requirements were met).

CONTRACT TYPES

The two primary categories of contracts are "unilateral" and "bilateral." In a unilateral contract only one party promises something. For instance, if a car dealer tells a customer, "I will give you that car if you give me \$15,000," he has made an offer for a unilateral contract—the contract will only be created if the customer accepts the offer by paying the \$15,000. If the dealer says, "I will promise to give you the car if you promise to pay me \$15,000," a bilateral contract has been proposed because both parties must make a promise. The concept of unilateral contracts is important because it has been used by courts to hold a party liable for a promise even when consideration was not given by the other party. For instance, an employer may be liable for providing pension benefits that it promised to an employee, even if the worker gave no promise and did nothing in return.

Contracts may also be classified as "express" or "implied." Express contracts are those in which both parties have explicitly stated the terms of their bargain, either orally or in writing, at the time that the contract was created. In contrast, implied contracts result from surrounding facts and circumstances that suggest an agreement. For instance, when a person takes a car to a repair shop he expects the shop to exercise reasonable care and good faith in fixing the car and charging for repairs. Likewise, the shop expects the customer to pay for its services. Although no formal agreement is created, an implied contract exists.

In addition to express and implied contracts are "quasi-contracts," which arise from unique circumstances. Quasi-contracts are obligations imposed by law to avoid injustice. For instance, suppose that a man hires a woman to paint his house. By accident, she paints the wrong house. The owner of the house knows that she is painting it by mistake but, happy to have a free paint job,

says nothing. The painter would likely be able to collect something from the homeowner because he knowingly was "unjustly enriched" at her expense. Had she painted his house while he was on vacation, he would be under no obligation to her.

Contracts may also be categorized as valid, unenforceable, voidable, and void. Valid contracts are simply those that meet all legal requirements. Unenforceable contracts are those that meet the basic requirements but fail to fulfill some other law. For instance, if a state has special requirements for contracts related to lending money, failure to comply could make the contract unenforceable. Voidable contracts occur when one or both parties have a legal right to cancel their obligations. A contract entered into under duress, for example, would be voidable at the request of the injured party. Void contracts are those that fail to meet basic criteria, and are therefore not contracts at all. An illegal contract, for example, is void.

A separate type of contract, and one which overtly exemplifies the trend away from strict interpretation and toward fairness, is created by promissory estoppel. Under the theory of promissory estoppel, a party can rely on a promise made by another party despite the nonexistence of a formal, or even implied, contract. Promissory estoppel can be evoked if allowing a promisor to claim freedom from liability because of a lack of consideration (or some other contractual element) would result in injustice. Suppose that a business owner promised an employee that he would eventually give her the business if she worked there until he (the owner) retired. Then, after 20 years of faithful service by the employee, the owner decides to give the business to his son-in-law. The owner could be "estopped" from claiming in court that a true contract did not exist, because the worker relied on the owner's promise.

CONTRACTS AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Contracts are a necessary part of all sorts of small business transactions office and equipment leases, bank loan agreements, employment contracts, independent contractor agreements, supplier and customer contracts, agreements for professional services, and product warranties, to name a few. Even the process of writing a contract can be helpful, because it forces the parties to think through contingencies and decide in advance how to handle them. Small-business owners should thus be careful of the standard legal terminology that appears in some types of contracts. It is important to understand and agree with all aspects of a contract before signing it. A good rule to apply is that contracts above a certain amount that amount to be set by the business owner's own law firm. The cost may well be worth it.

In the development of contracts for people who are often most affected by small businesses clients, employees, and subcontractors small-business owners must clearly define roles. A small-business owner shows his professionalism when providing contracts for clients. By communicating all expectations with fine attention to detail, the small-business owner has a useful tool the contract to help ensure positive client relationships and prevent possible misunderstandings.

Employee contracts can be put into practice at any time to spell out expectations. In considering the information to include in the contract, small-business owners should ask themselves several questions:

- What things should employees do every day? (Expectations about attendance and dress are addressed here.)
- Will the employee have information that could prove detrimental to the business if shared outside the organization?
- How will staff members communicate across the company?
- What other things should a new employee know about the company?

The information provided by answering these questions should be a large part of the contract, handbook, or other vehicle given to and signed by the employee to show agreement and acknowledgement.

Finally, subcontractors often provide services to small businesses. A simple contract that details the expectations for both the small-business owner and the subcontractor is recommended. What the contractor will do, how he will report to both the small-business owner and the client, how the contractor will be paid, and how he will interact with clients are all key pieces of information that should be included in the subcontractor contract.

The contract does not have to be a difficult and timeconsuming ordeal for the small-business owner. Sample contracts that cover agreements with clients, employees, and subcontractors are provided on many Web sites: FindLegalForms.com and FindLaw.com are two.

CONTRACTS IN THE DIGITAL AGE

As the Internet has matured, all sizes of businesses have begun to use different types of "Internet contracts." These are agreements reached between parties over the Internet. According to Jonathan Frieden writing for *E-Commerce Law*, "The enforceability of Internet contracts is governed by the well-established legal principles which apply to traditional written contracts."

There are three categories that encompass almost all Internet contracts. The court treats each of these agreements slightly differently. The license agreements found in commercial software product packaging are *shrink-wrap agreements*. Users online are notified that by continuing to use the site, they are agreeing to the site's terms and

conditions. If proper notice is given to Web site users, the courts will uphold these agreements.

Users of commercial Web sites are sometimes prompted to read a series of terms and conditions that govern site usage. Under these *click-wrap agreements*, the user is asked to show that he agrees to the terms by clicking a button or a hyperlink displaying "I agree." The user must take this action before making a purchase or obtaining the service offered by the Web site. The court is likely to hold up these contracts.

Without agreement by the Web visitor, *browse-wrap* agreements attempt to require users to follow specific terms and conditions while visiting the site. The user neither has to view the requirements of the so-called agreement nor indicate his acceptance of the terms. The courts have been reluctant to enforce these agreements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Butler, Susan. "The Art of the Deal: 2005." *Billboard.* 8 January 2005.

Butler, Susan. "First Digital Signature Contract Signed over the Internet in New York." 21 October 1999. *PR Newswire*. Available from: http://www.prnewswire.co.uk/cgi/news/release?id=11696.

Frieden, Jonathan. "FAQ: Is an Internet Contract Enforceable?" E Commerce Law. 11 May 2009. Available from: http://ecommercelaw.typepad.com/ecommerce law/2009/05/faq is an internet contract enforceable.html.

"Get It In Writing!" *Commercial Motor.* 6 May 2004. Helbig, Diane. "Employee Contracts: Preventing Problems Down the Road." *Small Business Trends.* 9 April 2009. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/04/ employee contracts preventing problems.html.

Howe, Jonathan T. "Do You Have a Binding Agreement? Planners Might Think They've Made a Deal, but Basic Contract Law Often Proves Otherwise." *Meetings & Conventions*. September 2004.

"Perspectives on Contract Law. 3d ed." Reference & Research Book News. August 2005.

Petrillo, Joseph J. "New Buying Regulations: The Never Ending Story." *Government Computer News.* 19 September 2005.

"Remoteness of Damages." *Contract Journal*. 16 February 2005.

"Rochester Legal Briefs: October 6, 2005." Daily Record 6 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

COOPERATIVE ADVERTISING

Cooperative advertising is the sharing of costs for locally placed advertising between a retailer or wholesaler and a manufacturer. Many manufacturers have a set amount of cooperative advertising funds available per year, distributed as opportunities for collaboration arise. Manufacturers report, however, that much of this money goes unspent, as relatively few retailers and wholesalers pursue cooperative agreements.

Cooperative advertising can be a very powerful tool for the small-business owner, especially one with limited means to support the kind of advertising campaign which can be vital to the survival and success of a business enterprise. The added funds from such a cooperative agreement can improve the quality of advertising or broaden the scope of its distribution. It can create important links between products and the small wholesaler or retailer who handles the product for the manufacturer. Above all, it can attract customers loyal to a certain product to a vendor whose name had not before been associated with that product.

Cooperative advertising can take many forms, as Gail Smith explained in *Industrial Distribution*: "There are many devices with which a manufacturer can assist a distributor in product promotion, including product flyers, catalog and trade magazine ads, direct mail flyers and direct mail campaigns, electronic data for CD-ROM, trade show booth materials for customer appreciation/open house or sports events, and giveaway items, such as clothing, mugs, or sports gear. Any one or combination of the above, used with a marketing program, can effectively assist a distributor with making their customer base aware of a product."

Consumer media attention continues to shift online, where marketers and advertisers are better able to target their customers. Given this trend, cooperative advertisers are looking for ways to leverage the Internet. For example, a company that sells MP3 players can use its Web site to learn about the preferences of their customers and potential customers. The manufacturer can then better target its brand messages. In a digital co-op program, the manufacturer could then partner with an electronic retailer to help supplement its brand message in a way that increases sales. Ultimately, manufacturers and retailers who combine their advertising efforts are able to make better quality media buys and increase the return on their investments.

BUSINESS NICHES AND COOPERATIVE ADVERTISING

Any small business that deals with the products of a major manufacturer (tennis shoes, perfume, ice cream, propane, computers, etc.) and engages in national as opposed to local advertising can benefit from cooperative advertising ventures. These terms can be deceptive, because frequently national advertising is done through local media. But clear differences between local and national advertising do exist.

Local advertising refers strictly to the advertisement of local shops and services that are not available nationwide or over large regional areas. Small businesses that would engage solely in local advertising, for example, would be small groceries and specialty stores, or small service providers which are not linked to any national chain, such as a local dry cleaner.

National advertising, on the other hand, is advertising that focuses on nationally recognized and available goods and services. Most brand-name items would fall into this category: automobiles and machinery, designer clothes and jewelry, some services. But the actual advertisements are likely to be run only locally, to draw attention to the local provider of these national goods and services the small dealership, for example, which sells John Deere tractors. It is with this type of advertising that the small-business owner can seek a cooperative agreement with a national manufacturer.

BENEFITS OF COOPERATIVE ADVERTISING

The biggest benefit of cooperative advertising for small-business owners, of course, is that such arrangements can dramatically cut advertising costs. Manufacturers will sometimes provide anywhere from 50 to 100 percent of the cost of placing local ads. These corporate advertising dollars can make it possible for small businesses to establish a far stronger presence in the community than would otherwise be possible.

Another benefit that sometimes results from such agreements is valuable creative and media-buying guidance. Some large manufacturers will provide help for the small-business owner in refining the look and message of the advertisement and in effectively placing the ad in a mutually beneficial way.

Finally, cooperative advertising can lend an air of legitimacy to small business enterprises. Small companies that are able to link their name with that of a nationally recognized product or service should work hard to maintain such ties, particularly if the product or service in question already has strong user loyalty.

Cooperative advertising also benefits manufacturers and service providers. Enlisting small-business allies diminishes the cost of advertising for these larger companies, especially if they encourage cooperative advertising arrangements in several communities. In addition, just as local businesses can benefit from associations with established national corporations, these large manufacturers and service providers may also enjoy benefits associated with having their products or services aligned with leading businesses in a given community. For example, a designer brand of clothing may benefit from cooperative advertising with an exclusive neighborhood boutique: the personality of the shop itself will reflect positively on the product.

DRAWBACKS TO COOPERATIVE ADVERTISING

The small-business owner must be careful that he or she completely understands the commitment involved when seeking a cooperative advertising agreement. Many manufacturers demand a certain style of advertising, or a high level of quality that may be difficult to achieve with a limited budget. There may be hidden requirements which must be met, or limits on the kind of advertising which can be funded by manufacturers' dollars. The specific demands involved in an advertising cooperation will vary widely between manufacturers; business consultants recommend that small-business owners consult an attorney before signing any such agreements.

SEE ALSO Cost Sharing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alisau, Patricia. "Co op Deals Help Boost Properties' Visibility." Hotel & Motel Management. 16 May 2005.

Bergen, Mark, and George John. "Understanding Cooperative Advertising Participation Rates in Conventional Channels." *Journal of Marketing Research* August 1997.

Gruner, Stephanie. "The Secrets of Cross Promotion: Done Well, Marketing Partnerships Can Stretch Your Budget." Inc.. June 1997.

Hall, Chip. "It's Time for Digital Co op Marketing." *DMNews*. 25 August 2009. Available from: http://www.dmnews.com/its time for digital co op marketing/article/147157/.

Marken, Andy. "Where Coop Advertising Is Going." *evancarmichael. com.* Available from: http://www.evancarmichael.com/
Marketing/233/WHERE COOP ADVERTISING IS
GOING.html.

Smith, Gail. "Cooperative Advertising: An Untapped Resource." Industrial Distribution. August 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

COOPERATIVES

A cooperative in its simplest sense is formed when individuals organize together around a common, usually economic, goal. For business purposes, a cooperative refers to the creation of a nonprofit enterprise for the benefit of those individuals using its services. According to statistics gathered by the National Cooperative Business Association in 2005, roughly 120 million Americans belong to one of the 72,000 cooperative establishments. Of these cooperatives, 30,000 credit unions make up the largest segment. Other types of goods and services that can be provided by working under cooperative principles include agricultural products, utilities, child-care/preschools, insurance, health care, legal services, food, equipment, and employment services.

THE ROCHDALE PRINCIPLES

The modern cooperative dates back to 1844, when the Rochdale Equitable Pioneers Society was established in Great Britain. According to the National Rural Electric Collective Association, the Rochdale Principles are still followed by every cooperative business. First is the principle of a voluntary and open membership. Cooperatives are open to all individuals who are able to use their services and are willing to accept the responsibilities of membership.

The next principle is that of a democratic organization, operated by its members. The board of directors is comprised of members and is accountable to them. Members actively participate in the co-op by developing policy and making decisions. In a primary cooperative, each member has one vote. Other cooperatives are organized in a different but democratic manner. Members also contribute equally to the economic capital of the cooperative. Part, if not all, of the capital becomes the common property of the collective. Surpluses can be used for development of the organization, as reserves, to benefit members according to their use of or contributions to the cooperative, or to support other member-approved works.

A cooperative is autonomous and independent from other organizations. If it enters into a working relationship with another organization, the arrangement must "ensure the democratic control" of its members and maintain the independence of the organization. Cooperatives provide training and education to members and employees of the organization in order for them to contribute effectively to the cooperative. They also provide information on the benefits of cooperation to the public. Cooperatives work with other cooperatives in order to strengthen the cooperative movement locally and abroad. Although cooperatives exist for the benefit of their members, they work toward the sustainable development of their communities in accordance with membership policies.

The basic operating principles used by cooperatives are simple. The member-owners share equally in the control of their cooperative. They meet on a regular basis, closely monitor the business using a variety of tools, and elect a board of directors from among themselves. The board in turn hires managers to oversee the daily affairs of the cooperative in a way that serves the members' interests. The initial capital for a cooperative comes from membership investment. After the cooperative's costs are covered and money is designated for operations and improvements to the cooperative, the remaining surplus or profit (in a for-profit enterprise) is returned to the membership. For a small business, membership in a cooperative may provide greater purchasing power or access to a wider distribution of goods or services than the business would have on its own.

A related concept is that of a collective. A collective is comprised of a group of individuals pooling together their intellectual and financial resources in order to operate a business enterprise for their mutual benefit. Frequently, members have no specific job but rather contribute to projects if they have free time or specific strengths to add to a job. Members of the collective share equally in any monies left over after paying bills. This alternative method of working has lately found favor with creative businesses such as advertising and design groups. Collectives may remain intact or be of a more fluid nature with members joining and dropping out regularly.

CONSUMERS' COOPERATIVES

Cooperatives may be consumer-owned, producer-owned, or worker-owned. A consumers' cooperative is one in which individuals combine their buying power, usually for the purchase and wholesale or retail distribution of agricultural or other products. Cost savings are achieved by buying directly from the producer or farmer. A form of commonly known consumers' cooperative is a food or grocery cooperative. Membership is open to anyone, with goods sold at market price to members and nonmembers alike, with any surplus over expenses going back to members. According to Aliza Earnshaw in Business Journal Portland, "[Food] co-ops must pay out at least 20 percent of the surplus in cash, but may reinvest 80 percent in the business for the good of members." The benefits to members of this reinvestment may include reduced prices, a larger store, or extra services.

Management of the food co-op works with members to determine these benefits. Some members may desire a discount when purchasing their goods. Other co-ops may use a patronage system in which members receive dividends at the end of the year, based on how much they have purchased at the co-op. This method keeps members involved and also helps to ensure the viability of the cooperative.

A credit union is a cooperative financial institution, which is owned and controlled by the consumer members who use its services. Typically, credit unions serve groups who share something in common, such as where they work, live, or go to church. They are closely regulated, with deposits insured by the National Credit Union Share Insurance Fund. Unlike banks and savings-and-loans, they are not-for-profit enterprises.

A utility cooperative, such as an electric cooperative, is another consumer-owned cooperative. They are private, independent utilities established to provide electric, natural gas, or telephone service at-cost to their member-owners who are primarily in rural areas. Many utility cooperatives are also involved in community development projects.

Another type of consumers' cooperative is a preschool or child-care cooperative. The most common type of cooperative preschool is the parent-based one in which parents come together to provide care and schooling for their children. Newer versions of cooperative preschools may be initiated by a business or group of businesses. In this case, a business may provide a space, initial capital, and assistance to a child-care program but gives ownership and operation responsibilities to the parents/employees who use it.

Likewise, a business consortium comprised of businesses or organizations form a cooperative to be operated and owned by their collective employee groups. Organizations generate the dollars needed to fund the program initially, provide space for the program, and possibly hire a management group. The board of directors for the consortium cooperative preschool consists of both parent-members as well as representatives of the business or sponsoring organizations.

PRODUCERS' COOPERATIVES

A producers' cooperative is typically operated by farmers, producers of goods, or small businesses. Farmers and producers organize cooperatives in order to process and market their goods as well as to acquire credit, equipment, and production supplies. This provides them with greater economies of scale. For example, members of an agricultural cooperative, such as a dairy cooperative, will combine their efforts in order to purchase equipment and supplies at a discount, process their milk products in a combined fashion, and then market and distribute those products as a group. Unlike a collective farm, however, a member of an agricultural cooperative retains the ownership rights to his or her land. Similarly, small businesses can organize cooperatives to provide their membership with supplies or common services at a reduced rate. Craftspeople frequently come together in the form of a cooperative in order to purchase supplies inexpensively and then to sell their goods to a larger market.

Just as nonmembers may take advantage of the benefits of consumers' cooperatives such as food co-ops, producers' cooperatives such as small businesses may employ nonmembers. However, according to John Murray in *Review of Social Economy* studies done on the use of nonmember labor within a producers' cooperative show this generally has a negative impact on the cooperative, such as reduced productivity. It may also spur the evolution of the cooperative into a more conventional form of business "in which the owners [are] employers rather than employees."

BUYING COOPERATIVES

A buyers' cooperative is an association of businesses that gather together so that they may obtain economies of scale by combining their purchasing power and negotiating wholesale prices as a group. Claude Solnik describes the benefits of buying cooperatives in his article in the *Long Island Business News*: "Whether they're small or large operations, in the electronics industry or in health care, education or government, many managers reduce costs through joining a good, old-fashioned buying cooperative.... A big reason that smaller outfits join these cooperatives is that they save them some real money." Small businesses that join a buying cooperative are able to get the same pricing on merchandise from vendors as larger retails or "big box" stores. Better service on delivery and exchanges as well as greater selection are also benefits touted by co-op members. In an era of proliferating big-box stores buying cooperatives are gaining popularity among small- and mid-size retail organizations.

Housing Cooperatives. In a housing cooperative there are two owners, the cooperative corporation and the corporation's owners, known as tenant-stockholders. The tenant-stockholders own not the housing units, but the cooperative corporation. The corporation owns or leases the housing development, which includes the land, the actual housing units, and common areas. By owning stock, the tenant stockholders receive the right to live in one of the units, which may be a single house or may be part of a multiunit apartment complex. In 2010, there were more than 1 million units of cooperative housing throughout the United States, the majority of them located in major urban areas.

WORKERS' COOPERATIVES

A worker-owned cooperative is a business that is commonly owned and managed by its workers. By organizing a business as a cooperative, the owner/employees make the initial investment in the enterprise, work for its success, and reap any benefits. They also share in the risks of the business. Another method of developing a worker-owned cooperative is when a labor union purchases a failing or failed privately owned business and operates it using the principles of cooperation. Some types of businesses which are often owned and controlled by their employees include restaurants, manufacturing and distribution enterprises, and taxi companies.

INTERNET NOMENCLATURE

In 2000, the National Cooperative Business Association (NCBA) successfully lobbied the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers to create a new top-level Internet domain .coop exclusively for cooperatives. Launched in January 2002, .coop is placed at the end of web addresses similar to .com and .org. The goal of .coop one of only seven new domains approved is to differentiate cooperatives from other organizations on the Web.

COOPERATIVE TRENDS

People interested in cooperatives in the United States have copied a model provided by the Spain-based Mondragon Corporation. Mondragon' goals are similar to other cooperatives, It provides its members with support for planning, research, and funding for new businesses. Mondragon distributes profits in an exact, democratic way, with a percentage of its income used as seed money for new cooperatives. Mondragon gives the money to regional nonprofits or pools larger sums of money for universities and research centers. Each individual cooperative in the Mondragon family gains long-term benefits from the financial assets of the whole.

One U.S. cooperative modeled after Mondragon is the Arizmendi Association of Cooperatives. Arizmendi is the coordinating organization for a number of workerowned bakeries in the San Francisco Bay Area. The bakeries look to the Arizmendi Association for guidance on financial and legal services, as well as organizational and facilitation training. The association also provides mediation and conflict resolution assistance to the bakeries in its network. Outside its network, Arizmendi works to establish relationships with other cooperatives to gain mutual support and to educate the larger community about co-ops. In an article by Melanie Bowden, titled "Altruism in Action: The Arizmendi Association of Cooperatives," a California Center for Cooperative Development board member commented on the Arizmendi Association's success: "We found that successful projects grow from filling a niche in a community, duplicating other co-ops that were working, and being part of a larger cooperative network."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bowden, Melanie. "Altruism in Action: The Arizmendi Association of Cooperatives." California Center for Cooperative Development. 24 January 2009. Available from: http://www.cccd.coop/coopnews/posts/132.

Colvin, Robert. "Buying Cooperatives Are a Useful Weapon." Modern Plastics. January 2001.

Diekmann, Frank J. "CUs May Cooperate, but Cooperative? Not at First." *Credit Union Journal.* 18 September 2000.

Earnshaw, Aliza. "Remember Food Co Ops? Portland's Still Flourishes." *Business Journal Portland.* 25 August 2000.

"Group Dynamics." Creative Review. September 2000.

Hume, Lynn Steven. "Indiana Cooperatives Not Political Subdivisions and Can't Issue Tax Exempts, IRS Ruling Says." The Bond Buyer. 16 December 1991.

McLeod, Andrew. "Types of Cooperatives." December 2006. Northwest Cooperative Development Center. Available from: http://www.nwcdc.coop/Resources/CSS/CSS01Types.pdf.

Murray, John E. "Communal Viability and Employment of Non Member Labor: Testing Hypotheses with Historical Data." *Review of Social Economy*. March 2000.

National Cooperative Business Association. "About Cooperatives." National Cooperative Business Association. Available from: http://www.ncba.coop/abcoop.cfm.

Schwartz, Judith D. "In Cleveland, Worker Co ops Look to Spanish Model." *Time*. 22 December 2009. Available from: http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1947313,00. html#ixzz0bxGu1aWV.

Solnik, Claude. "Old Fashioned Buying Cooperatives Are Catching On." *Long Island Business News.* 6 January 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

COPYRIGHT

Copyright is a kind of protection offered by the laws of the United States to the authors of "original works of authorship," including literary, musical, dramatic, artistic, and other intellectual works. Copyright law thus protects a wide variety of creative compositions, including books, magazine articles, songs (both lyrics and music), plays (and any accompanying music), choreography, photographs, drawings, sculptures, and films and other audiovisual works. This protection is extended to both published and unpublished works. Copyright experts note that the definition of "intellectual works" should be interpreted quite broadly in this regard. For example, computer software programs can be registered as "literary works," and maps and architectural blueprints can be registered as "pictorial, graphic, and sculptural works."

Once the author or creator of an intellectual work secures a copyright for that work, he or she has exclusive rights to do whatever he or she wishes with it. The owner can reproduce and/or distribute copies of it for sale; transfer ownership via sale, lease, rental, or lending; prepare derivative works based on the copyrighted work; or provide public displays or performances of the work.

Several categories of material are generally not eligible for copyright protection. These include ideas, methods, concepts, principles, titles, names, slogans, familiar symbols or designs, listings of ingredients or contents, coloring, and variations of typographic ornamentation. Other material not eligible for copyright include works consisting entirely of information that is common property and contains no original authorship (standard calendars, height and weight charts, tables taken from public documents) and works that, in the words of the Copyright Office, "have not been fixed in a tangible form of expression." Examples of the latter include improvisational performances or choreographic works that have not been written or recorded.

CORNERSTONES OF COPYRIGHT LAW

The basic philosophy underlying American copyright law can be found in Article 1, Section 8 of the Constitution, which stipulates that "Congress shall have Power...To

promote the Progress of Science and useful Arts, by securing for limited Times to Authors and Inventors the exclusive Right to their respective Writings and Discoveries." The sentiments embodied in this proclamation were given added legal heft in 1909 and 1976, years that saw major copyright legislation become law.

A major change in American copyright law came in the late 1970s, as Congress passed new laws addressing the length and character of copyright protection. As a result of that legislation, which took effect on January 1, 1978, all works created on or after that date automatically receive legal protection from the moment of their creation (before then a work did not receive copyright protection until it had been published or registered with the Copyright Office). The new legislation expanded the duration of copyright protection as well. It provided authors with legal protection that ordinarily lasts for the entire life of the author, plus an additional 70 years after the author's death. In the case of "joint works" (works created by two or more authors under circumstances that were not "for hire"), the copyright protection lasts for 70 years after the last surviving author's death. For works made for hire, anonymous works, and pseudonymous works (unless the author's identity is revealed in Copyright Office records), the copyright on the work in question last for 95 years from publication or 120 years from creation, whichever is shorter. Creative works that came into being prior to January 1, 1978, but had not yet been published or registered by that date are given similar protection under the terms of the statute.

Copyright protection is somewhat different for works originally created and published or registered prior to January 1, 1978. For such works authors could secure copyright protection for 28 years, with an option to renew that protection for another 67 years as the initial term expired. The new copyright law extended the length of that second term from 28 years to 67 years, thus making pre-1978 works eligible for a total of 95 years of copyright protection. In addition, a 1992 amendment to the Copyright Act of 1976 automatically extended the term of copyrights obtained from January 1, 1964, through December 31, 1977, to the full renewal limit of 67 years.

American copyright law underwent another change in 1989, when copyright notices on copyrighted material become optional. Prior to March 1, 1989, copyright notices had been mandatory on all published works; any works not carrying a copyright notice risked loss of copyright protection. After March 1, 1989, however, that notice was no longer required although it was still highly recommended because works created after that date were automatically copyrighted the moment they were presented in a fixed form (generally print, audio, or video).

Notice is not required legally but may be useful practically. Kelly James-Enger, writing in *The Writer*, advised as follows: "To get the most protection from the copyright law...you have to register your work with the U.S. Library of Congress. Properly registered, you're entitled to statutory monetary damages and attorney's fees if you prevail in a copyright infringement lawsuit; if you haven't registered, you'll have to prove not only that your copyright was infringed, but that you lost a certain amount of money as a result." James-Enger suggests that writers begin researching copyright online at www.loc.gov/copyright.

Another significant piece of legislation impacting copyright protection was signed into law by President Bill Clinton in October 1998. This legislation, called the Digital Millennium Copyright Act, included a number of significant provisions, including the following:

- Made it illegal to circumvent anti-piracy measures in commercial software.
- Outlawed the manufacture, sale, or distribution of devices used illegally to copy software.
- Placed limits on the copyright infringement liability of Internet service providers who transmit information over the Internet (although the Act also called for ISPs to remove materials that infringe on legitimate copyright claims).
- Limits liabilities of nonprofit institutions of higher learning for acts of copyright infringement committed by students or faculty.
- Requires payment of licensing fees to record companies for "webcasting."

Despite the changes that have taken place in American copyright rules over the past 200 years, in many respects copyright protection has always been and continues to be fairly simple. If an artist creates something and records that creation in a tangible manner, the artist owns it. The exceptions are materials in the public domain and others' right to "fair use."

Public Domain. Once the term of a copyright (or a patent) expires, it is said to become a part of the "public domain." In essence, this means that it becomes community property. Anyone may use it. Photographs, magazine articles, and books are among the most common "public domain" materials used today.

Another potentially valuable source of public domain material is works produced by the U.S. government. While state and local governments often copyright their documents, reports, and other publications, the federal government does not do so.

"Fair Use." Section 107 of the U.S. Copyright Act, in one paragraph that embeds a list of four items, describes "fair use" as follows:

"Notwithstanding the provisions of sections 106 and 106A [dealing with copyright itself], the fair use of a copyrighted work, including such use by reproduction in copies or phonorecords or by any other means specified by that section, for purposes such as criticism, comment, news reporting, teaching (including multiple copies for classroom use), scholarship, or research, is not an infringement of copyright. In determining whether the use made of a work in any particular case is a fair use the factors to be considered shall include

- 1. "the purpose and character of the use, including whether such use is of a commercial nature or is for nonprofit educational purposes;
- 2. "the nature of the copyrighted work;
- 3. "the amount and substantiality of the portion used in relation to the copyrighted work as a whole; and
- 4. "the effect of the use upon the potential market for or value of the copyrighted work.

"The fact that a work is unpublished shall not itself bar a finding of fair use if such finding is made upon consideration of all the above factors."

The language of the law clearly leaves matters somewhat ambiguous, but the intent is not that difficult to discern. The law wishes to give reviewers and scholars the right to quote small portions of the work, teachers and researchers the right to use the work in actual practice, while protecting the income of the copyright holder.

Freelancers and small businesses using copyrighted material will sensibly protect themselves against lawsuits by quoting copyrighted materials very sparingly and in the contexts specified by the law itself. If large parts of the publication or the musical composition or whatever other form the object takes are needed, the user should make the necessary efforts to obtain formal permission and pay whatever fees the copyright owner charges.

WORK FOR HIRE AND COPYRIGHT

In situations where a work a software program, an essay, a mural, an advertising design, or another intellectual work has been produced for someone who is working for someone else, the copyright for the work may belong to the person or business that arranged to have the work done, rather than the creator of the work itself. Such arrangements are known as work for hire. Copyright law defines "work for hire" as either: 1) a work prepared by an employee within the scope of his or her employment; or 2) a work specially ordered or commissioned for use as a contribution to a collective work, as a part of a motion picture or other audiovisual work, as a translation, as a supplementary work, as a compilation, as an instructional text, as a test, as answer material for a test, or as an atlas,

provided that the parties involved expressly agree in a written contract signed by both of them that the work shall be considered a work made for hire. Indeed, contracts that specifically define copyright ownership for work performed are essential, especially for small-business owners who contract work out to freelancers.

COPYRIGHT NOTICE

Although attaching a formal notice of copyright to a work is no longer required by law (it was required prior to March 1, 1989), it is still a good idea. "Use of the notice is recommended because it informs the public that the work is protected by copyright, identifies the copyright owner, and shows the year of first publication," stated the Copyright Office. "Furthermore, in the event that a work is infringed, if the work carries a proper notice, the court will not allow a defendant to claim 'innocent infringement' that is, that he or she did not realize that the work is protected. (A successful innocent infringement claim may result in a reduction in damages that the copyright owner would otherwise receive.)"

According to the Copyright Office, forms of notice vary for different kinds of intellectual works. For books, articles, sheet music, architectural plans, designs, and other kinds of "visually perceptible" works, copyright notice should contain all of the following three elements:

- 1. The copyright symbol (the letter "C" in a circle) or the word "Copyright," or the abbreviation "Copr."
- 2. The year of first publication of the work (in cases where the work is a compilation or derivation that incorporates previously published material, the year date of first publication of the compilation or derivation is acceptable). The year date may be omitted in instances where a pictorial, graphic, or sculptural work, with accompany text (if any) is reproduced in or on greeting cards, postcards, stationery, jewelry, dolls, toys, or any useful article.
- The name of the owner of copyright in the work, or an abbreviation by which the name can be recognized, or a generally known alternative designation of the owner.

For works that are fixed through audio means cassette tapes, CDs, "books-on-tape," etc. the requirements for copyright notice are somewhat different. Copyright notice for these types of works should contain all of the following:

- 1. The sound recording copyright symbol (the letter "P" in a circle).
- 2. The year of first publication of the sound recording.

3. The name of the owner of copyright in the sound recording, or an abbreviation by which the name can be recognized, or a generally known alternative designation of the owner. In addition, if the producer of the recording is named on the label or containers of the work, and if no other name appears in conjunction with the notice, the producer's name shall be considered a part of the notice.

Notice of copyright can also be extended to unpublished works. Finally, when affixing notice of copyright to intellectual works of any kind, it is important to make sure that the notice is plainly visible.

COPYRIGHT REGISTRATION

Registration of copyrighted material may be made at any time during the life of the copyright. It is no longer required under American copyright law, but there are advantages associated with taking such a step.

- Registration establishes a public record of the copyright claim
- Certificates of registration are required if the copyright owner wants to file an infringement suit
- Registration establishes *prima facie* evidence in court
 of the validity of the copyright and of the facts stated
 in the certificate in instances where the registration is
 made within 5 years of original publication
- Registrations made within 3 months of the work's
 publication or prior to any infringement of the
 work entitle the copyright owner to statutory
 damages and coverage of attorney's fees in court;
 otherwise, only an award of actual damages and
 profits is available to the copyright holder
- Registration gives the copyright owner additional protection against the importation of infringing copies

To register a copyright, the Copyright Office must receive a properly completed application form, a nonrefundable filing fee for each work that is being registered, and a nonreturnable copy of the work that is being registered. There are variations to the above rules depending on the kind of work that is being registered, so registration seekers should contact the Office beforehand to get a full rundown on what is required for their particular work. The Copyright Office uses a variety of forms for the various intellectual works that people register; copyright owners need to make sure that they use the correct one. Form TX, for example, covers published and unpublished non-dramatic literary works such as board game instructions, computer programs, and books, while Form VA is intended for use in registering published and unpublished

visual works such as photographs, sculptures, and architectural designs.

All applications and materials related to copyright registration should be addressed to the Registrar of Copyrights, Copyright Office, Library of Congress, 101 Independence Avenue, S.E., Washington, DC 20559-6000. The Copyright Office also maintains a Web site at lcweb.loc.gov/copyright/.

INTERNATIONAL COPYRIGHT PROTECTION

As the Copyright Office itself admits, "there is no such thing as an 'international copyright' that will automatically protect an author's writings throughout the entire world. Protection against unauthorized use in a particular country depends, basically, on the national laws of that country. However, most countries do offer protection to foreign works under certain conditions, and these conditions have been greatly simplified by international copyright treaties and conventions."

The two major copyright treaties to which the United States belongs are the Universal Copyright Convention (UCC) and the Berne Convention for the Protection of Literary and Artistic Works. The United States was actually a founding member of the UCC, which came into being in September 1955. Under the rules of the UCC, a work by a citizen or resident of a member nation or a work first published in a member nation may claim protection.

The Berne Convention, meanwhile, was first established more than a century ago, in 1886. The central feature of the Berne Convention is the automatic copyright protection that it extends to all citizens of member nations. If a country is a signatory to the Berne Convention, it must extend to nationals of other member nations the same copyright protection and copyright restrictions afforded to its own citizens. The United States joined the Berne Convention which is regarded as the wellspring of most other national and international copyright regulations in 1989, becoming its 77th member. The United States has also entered into international copyright agreements enacted by the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO).

COPYRIGHT LAW AND THE INTERNET

The emergence of electronic commerce and digital technology triggered a fundamental reevaluation of U.S. copyright law in the 1990s. The Copyright Office has firmly supported the rights of companies to limit access to their Internet content, and the government has passed laws that make it illegal for Internet users to negate copyright protection mechanisms meant to protect Internet

content. To clarify, copyright protects writings, artwork, photographs, and other authored materials on Web sites. However, copyright law does not protect domain names. This is managed by the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers (ICANN). Libraries, universities, research institutions, and other critics have charged that the Copyright Office position will unduly impede fair-use access to content in its zeal to protect owners of copyrighted material on the Internet.

Companies are focusing on how to protect electronic copyrighted material from illegal distribution. They are doing so through a variety of schemes collectively known as Digital Rights Management (DRM). These content control measures include: locking access to content through encryption schemes, plug-ins, and new markup languages. Other options include the traditional "honor system," in which permissions and payments are provided by the Copyright Clearance Center or other similar entities. Prosecution of copyright violators is another option.

The Copyright Office's response to growing Internet use is not limited to policymaking. The Copyright Office underwent a "major reengineering" in 2007. As part of the office makeover, it introduced an electronic system for processing copyright applications. The electronic Copyright Office, or eCO, gives users the ability register copyrights online. It also offers "preregistration" for unpublished works that have a history of infringement before being distributed commercially. The eCO eases the registration process for published works with lower processing fees, accelerated processing time, and the ability for users to take advantage of online tracking and 24/7 access.

Marybeth Peters, the Register of Copyrights, said in summer 2009, "more than 50 percent of copyright claims are now being submitted through eCO." If the government could encourage more people to file electronically, Peters continued, "the total annual savings for filers and the government will be tremendous, and filers will get their registration certificates more quickly the waiting time to receive certificates is much shorter for users of eCO than for those who submit paper applications."

Despite these actions by the copyright office to make filing easier and faster, artists, writers, and actors continue to battle the way in which copyright laws are interpreted for works published on the Internet. In 2007 a federal court ruled that a music file was not considered a "performance" and was therefore not copyright protected. However, that same year the recording industry won a fight against illegal music downloading when a Minnesota woman was ordered to pay \$222,000 in damages for sharing copyrighted music online. Sales of recorded music have suffered due to the Internet because many people download music for free rather then paying

for recordings in stores. As a result, royalties paid to the performing artists have dropped.

Similarly, actors and writers have complained that they are not fairly compensated for their work that is distributed on DVD or on the Internet. Members of the Writers Guild of America went on strike for 100 days in late 2007. When the strike ended in February 2008, the writers signed a 3-year contract that assured them payment from revenue generated when their creative works are distributed on the Internet.

This dispute was not an isolated event. In 2010, creative artists and performers writers, actors, and composers argued that they were losing compensation for their Web-distributed works. They urged Congress to change copyright laws so that their downloaded music be considered a public performance that earns them royalties. Industry experts say that if the law were changed, composers could potentially earn nearly \$100 million in additional annual royalty payments as Internet usage grows.

Artists making parodies or "mashups" are also fighting copyright battles. (In creating mashups, artists combine and change digital works that already exist.) These artists use copyrighted works to create their material and employ a "fair use" argument to justify that usage. However, artists with a large amount of copyrighted work say that the fair use argument is being overused.

COPYRIGHT OFFICE

In August 2009, the Copyright Office changed some of its fees based on regulations issued by the office. The cost of registering electronically was lowered to \$35. With the lower cost, the Copyright Office hoped to encourage more people to take advantage of online filing. A thorough list for registration, recordation, and other services offered through the Copyright Office can be found at http://www.copyright.gov/docs/fees.html. The fees fall short of making the Copyright Office self-supporting; it relies on assistance from the Library of Congress general budget to fulfill its many obligations.

SEE ALSO Trademarks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Albiniak, Paige. "Do Not Bypass Go." *Broadcasting and Cable*. 6 Nov. 2000.

Butler, Susan. "Piracy a Fight for All." *Billboard*. 14 January 2006

"Buying Books One Page at a Time." New York Times. 9 January 2006.

Eller, Claudia, and Richard Verrier. "And That's a Wrap! Walkout to End." *Los Angeles Times* 13 February 2008. Available from: http://articles.latimes.com/2008/feb/13/business/fistrike13.

"Fair Use and Public Domain." *FindLaw*. Available from: http://smallbusiness.findlaw.com/copyright/copyright using/.

- Gross, Grant. "Mashup Artist Calls for Changes in Copyright Law." *Industry Standard.* 12 January 2010. Available from: http://www.thestandard.com/news/2010/01/12/mashup artist calls changes copyright law.
- Harmon, Amy. "Copyright and Copying Wrongs: A Web Rebalancing Act." New York Times. 10 September 2000.
- James Enger, Kelly. "Dear Writer." Writer. February 2006.
- Matthews, Anna Wilde. "Copyrights on Web Content Are Backed." Wall Street Journal 27 October 2000.
- Miller, Michael J. "Why Google Print is More Important Than You Think." *PC Magazine.* 27 December 1995.
- Peek, Robin. "The Digital Rights Management Dilemma." Information Today November 2000.
- "Politicians in No Mood to Change Copyright Law." *Broadcast Engineering* 13 December 2005.
- U.S. Copyright Office. Copyright Basics From the U.S. Copyright Office. U.S. Copyright Office, n.d.
- U.S. Copyright Office. "eCO Online System." Electronic Copyright Office. Available from: http://www.copyright.gov/eco/.
- U.S. Copyright Office. "How Long Does Copyright Protection Last?" U.S. Copyright Office. Available from: http://www.copyright.gov/help/faq/faq duration.html.
- U.S. Copyright Office. "U.S. Copyright Office to Adjust Fees." U.S. Copyright Office. 3 June 2009. Available from: http://www.loc.gov/today/pr/2009/09 111.html.
- U.S. Copyright Office. "What Does Copyright Protect?" U.S. Copyright Office. Available from: http://www.copyright.gov/help/faq/faq protect.html.
- "Woman Faces The Music, Loses Download Case." 4 October 2007. CBS News.com. Available from: http://www.cbsnews.com/stories/2007/10/04/national/main3330186.shtml.
- Zeidler, Sue." Film, TV Music Composers Urge Copyright Law Change." 10 June 2009. *Reuters*. Available from: http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE5596VW20090610

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CORPORATE CULTURE

Corporate culture refers to the shared values, attitudes, standards, and beliefs that characterize members of an organization and define its nature. Corporate culture is rooted in an organization's goals, strategies, structure, and approaches to labor, customers, investors, and the greater community. As such, it is an essential component in any business's ultimate success or failure. Closely related concepts are corporate ethics (which formally state the company's values) and corporate image (which is the public perception of the corporate culture). The concept is somewhat complex, abstract, and difficult to grasp. A good way to define it is by indirection. The Hagberg Consulting Group does just that on its Web page on the subject. HCG suggests five questions that, if answered, get at the essence of a company' culture:

- What ten words would you use to describe your company?
- Around here what's really important?
- Around here who gets promoted?
- Around here what behaviors get rewarded?
- Around here who fits in and who doesn't?

As these questions suggest, every company has a culture but not all cultures (or aspects of them) help a company reach its goals. The questions also suggest that companies may have a "real culture," which can be identified by answering these questions, and another culture which may sound better but may not be the true one.

EMERGENCE AND CHARACTERISTICS

The concept of corporate culture emerged as a consciously cultivated reality in the 1960s alongside related developments such as the social responsibility movement itself the consequence of environmentalism, consumerism, and public hostility to multinationals. Awareness of corporate culture was undoubtedly also a consequence of growth, not least expansion overseas where corporations found themselves competing in other national cultures. The competition between the United States and Japan, with its unique corporate culture, was yet another influence. So was the rise to prominence of management gurus, the dean of whom was Peter Drucker. As corporations became aware of themselves as actors on the social scene, corporate culture became yet another aspect of the business to watch and to evaluate alongside the "hard" measures of assets, revenues, profits, and shareholder return.

Corporate culture, by definition, affects a firm's operations. It is also, by definition, something that flows from management downward and outward. In many corporations, the "culture" was set very early on by the charismatic activity and leadership of a founder. But as major tendencies become deeply institutionalized, corporate culture also becomes an institutional habit that newcomers acquire. In actual practice "reinventing" the corporation from the top down, therefore, is difficult to achieve, takes time, and happens only under strong leadership.

Observers and analysts of the phenomenon tend to subdivide culture into its various expressions related either to major constituencies (employees and workers, customers, vendors, government, the community) or to methods or styles of operation (cautious, conservative, risk-taking, aggressive, innovative). A corporate culture may also, by overstepping certain bounds, become suicidal as the case of Enron Corporation, the energy trader that filed for bankruptcy in 2001, illustrates. In the Enron culture an aggressive, creative, high-risk style led to fraud and

ultimate collapse. Analysis is helpful in understanding how a corporate culture expresses itself in specific areas. However, the concept is social and cultural, as the phrase itself implies. It does not lend itself to reorganization by a rearrangement of standard building blocks.

The corporate culture of a company might seem like a hard concept to gauge while seeking a job. However, Dr. Randall S. Hansen, the founder of Quintessential Careers, says the culture of a company affects all aspects of a job, including scheduling, office environment, attire, and the employees' personal office spaces. Employee interactions and corporate perks are also culturally driven. While it is difficult to know a culture before taking a job, Hansen suggests reviewing the company's Web site for clues. Also, by arriving early for an interview and observing employee interactions, prospective employees may be able to pick up on some corporate culture clues. Finally, Hansen recommends asking questions about the culture at the interview.

CULTURE IN SMALL BUSINESSES

Culture can be a particularly important consideration for small businesses. A healthy company culture may increase employees' commitment and productivity, while an unhealthy culture may inhibit a company's growth or even contribute to business failure. Many entrepreneurs, when they first start a new business, quite naturally tend to take on a great deal of responsibility themselves. As the company grows and adds employees, however, the authoritarian management style that the business owner used successfully in a very small company can become detrimental. Instead of attempting to retain control over all aspects of the business, the small-business owner should, as consultant Morty Lefcoe told *Nation's Business*, strive to "get everybody else in the organization to do your job, while you create an environment so that they can do it."

In a healthy culture, employees view themselves as part of a team and gain satisfaction from helping the overall company succeed. When employees sense that they are contributing to a successful group effort, their level of commitment and productivity, and thus the quality of the company's products or services, are likely to improve. In contrast, employees in an unhealthy culture tend to view themselves as individuals, distinct from the company, and focus upon their own needs. They only perform the most basic requirements of their jobs, and their main and perhaps only motivation is their paycheck.

Since every company is different, there are many ways to develop a culture that works. Following are several main principles that small-business owners should consider in order to create a healthy corporate culture:

Prevailing corporate culture begins at the top. Entrepreneurs need to explain and share their vision of the company's future with their workers. "Let your vision for the

company become their vision for the company," stated John O'Malley in his article "How to Create a Winning Corporate Culture." He goes on to say that "a company without a vision is reactive in nature, and its management is seldom confident addressing competitive threats and stepping into the future." In addition, small-business owners should be aware that their own behavior and attitudes set the standard for the entire workforce. Small-business owners who set poor examples in areas such as lifestyle, dedication to quality, business or personal ethics, and dealings with others (customers, vendors, and employees) will almost certainly find their companies defined by such characteristics.

Treat all employees equally. Entrepreneurs should treat all employees equally. This does not mean that business owners cannot bestow extra rewards on workers who excel, but it does mean that interactions with all employees should be based on a foundation of respect for them. One particular pitfall in this area for many small-business owners is nepotism. Many small businesses are family-owned and operated. But bloodlines should be irrelevant in daily operations. "Successful... businesses constantly place 'you are no different' expectations on family members they employ," noted O'Malley. Failure to treat everyone equally "quickly undermines employees' morale.... Showing favoritism in the workplace is like swimming with sharks you are destined to get bitten."

Hiring decisions should reflect desired corporate culture. The wise small-business owner will hire workers who will treat clients and fellow employees well and dedicate themselves to mastering the tasks for which they are responsible. After all, "good attitude" is an essential component of any healthy corporate culture. But entrepreneurs and their managers also need to make sure that hiring decisions are not based upon ethnic, racial, or gender issues. Besides, businesses typically benefit from having a diverse workforce rather than one that is overly homogeneous.

Two-way communication is essential. Small-business owners who discuss problems realistically with their workforce and enlist employees' help in solving them will likely be rewarded with a healthy internal environment. This can be an important asset, for once a participatory and engaging culture has been established, it can help propel a small business ahead of its competition.

Small businesses often experience growing pains, and the original employees work hard to protect and maintain the integrity of a small company culture. Niraj Shah and Steven Conine, who founded CSN Stores, an online retailer with more than 500 employees, decided that an open office space would help the company retain its fun and open culture. As Grace L. Williams reported in the *Wall Street Journal*, the office space of CSN Stores has no

walls, cubicles, or private offices. and all employees regardless of their level have an open door to senior leaders. Said Shah, "The primary reason for this is really around communication." But Shah added that the set-up also makes organizational sense; the open layout maximizes the number of people who can fit in one space, and makes it easy to grow and rearrange quickly.

Small-business owners should be aware that problems with the corporate culture can play a major role in business failures. When employees only perform the tasks necessary to their own jobs, rather than putting out extra effort on behalf of the overall business, productivity declines and growth comes to a halt. Unfortunately, many entrepreneurs tend to ignore the developing cultures within their businesses until it is too late to make needed changes.

In an article for *Entrepreneur*, Robert McGarvey outlined some warning signs of trouble with the company culture, including: increased turnover; difficulty in hiring talented people; employees arriving at work and leaving for home right on time; low attendance at company events; a lack of honest communication and understanding of the company mission; an "us-versus-them" mentality between employees and management; and declining quality and customer satisfaction. A small business exhibiting one or more of these warning signs should consider whether the problems stem from the company culture. If so, the small-business owner should take steps to improve the culture, including reaffirming the company's mission and goals and establishing a more open relationship with employees.

Finally, technology has enabled people across great distances to work together. But experts say collaboration will fail if company leaders do not embrace cultures that support new types of working arrangements. WebWorkerDaily noted that, in addition to alternative work schedules, a company's culture must promote knowledge sharing across the organization and offer technical and job-specific training.

SEE ALSO Corporate Ethics; Corporate Image.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barrier, Michael. "Building a Healthy Company Culture." Nation's Business. September 1997.

"Corporate Culture: Telling the CEO the Baby is Ugly." Hagenberg Consulting Group. Available from: http://www.hcgnet.com/research.asp?id=6. Retrieved February 2, 2006.

Grensing Pophal, Lin. "Hiring to Fit Your Corporate Culture." HRMagazine. August 1999.

Hansen, Randall S. "Uncovering a Company's Corporate Culture is a Critical Task for Job Seekers." *QuintCareers.com*. Available from: http://www.quintcareers.com/employer corporate culture.html.

Hindle, Tim. Field Guide to Strategy. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 1994.

Kelly, Will. "Corporate Culture, Not Technology, Drives Online Collaboration." WebWorkerDaily. 23 October 2009. Available from: http://webworkerdaily.com/2009/10/23/corporate culture not technology drives online collaboration/.

McGarvey, Robert. "Culture Clash." *Entrepreneur*. November 1997.

O'Malley, Joh n. "How to Create a Winning Corporate Culture." *Birmingham Business Journal.* 11 August 2000.

Phegan, Barry. Developing Your Company Culture: The Joy of Leadership. Reno, Nev.: Context Press, 1996.

Williams, Grace L. "How We... Avoid Corporate Culture." Wall Street Journal 3 December 2009. Available from: http://online. wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487041071045745722241 39595570.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CORPORATE IMAGE

"Corporate image" was once advertising jargon but is today a common phrase referring to a company's reputation. The "image" is what the public is supposed to *see* when the corporation is mentioned. The ordinary man and woman on the street usually have a wry view of public relations, advertising, hype, hoopla, and therefore also of corporate image and this often for good reasons. But a good corporate image is a genuine asset; it translates into dollars at the counter and higher stock valuation.

The concept is usually associated with large corporations, but small businesses also have a corporate image even if neither their owners nor customers think of it that way. In the absence of active efforts, corporate image "simply happens": it is how a company is perceived. Management, however, may actively attempt to shape the image by communications, brand selection and promotion, use of symbols, and by publicizing its actions. Corporations trying to shape their image are analogous to individuals who will dress appropriately, cultivate courteous manners, and choose their words carefully in order to come across as competent, likeable, and reliable. In the personal as in the corporate case, the image should match reality. When it does not, the consequence will be the opposite of the one intended.

THE ELEMENTS OF IMAGE

A corporate image is, of course, the sum total of impressions left by the company's many actions. In many instances a brief, casual act by an employee can either lift or damage the corporate image in the eyes of a single customer or caller on the phone. But the overall image is a composite of many thousands of impressions and facts. The major elements are: 1) the core business and financial performance of the company; 2) the reputation and performance of

its brands ("brand equity"); 3) its reputation for innovation or technological prowess, usually based on concrete events; 4) its policies toward its salaried employees and workers; 5) its external relations with customers, stockholders, and the community; and 6) the perceived trends in the markets in which it operates as seen by the public. Sometimes a charismatic leader becomes so widely known that he or she adds a personal luster to the company.

Image versus Images. Only in the best of cases does a corporation enjoy a *single* reputation. Different publics may have different views of the corporation depending on their different interests. A company's brand image may be very good but its reputation among suppliers poor because it bargains very hard, pays late, and shows no loyalty to vendors. A company may be highly regarded on Wall Street but may be disliked on the Main Streets of cities where it has closed plants. A company may be valued for providing very low prices yet disliked for its employment practices or indifferent environmental performance. It is much more likely that a small business will have an all-around reputation for excellence than that a very large conglomerate will merit all-around praise. Smallness has its advantages.

At the Core: Business Performance The single most important factor in the corporate image is a company's core business performance; performance, by definition, includes financial results. A growing, profitable corporation with a steady earnings history will, for these reasons alone, please its customers, investors, and the community in which it operates. A profitable company that, nevertheless, exhibits huge gyrations in earnings will fare worse: its earnings and dividends will be unpredictable; it will have layoffs; its stock will fluctuate; its vendors will be more uneasy; its employees nervous. When a business fails in its core function, its reputation collapses also. Enron Corp., an energy trader, had a stellar reputation as the seventh largest corporation measured in revenues. It fell into bankruptcy almost abruptly on December 2, 2001; the Justice Department began to investigate it for fraud. Suddenly every aspect of the company that had been admired and lauded its audacity, energy, profitability, innovativeness, entrepreneurial spirit, and so on took on opposite and negative connotations. The core business had failed; Enron's reputation imploded. No amount of corporate image polishing could have saved Enron's reputation after that.

MEASURING THE CORPORATE IMAGE

Corporations evaluate their image, much as politicians do, by survey. They employ the methodology of marketing surveys used both in polling and in support of advertising. The investigators select appropriate samples of the public and interview them; telephone surveys are the most common. They use statistical methods of extrapolation to project from the sample what the public as a whole (or selected publics) think. Corporations, of course, also rely on the much "harder" measures such as sales and stock performance. Surveys of the corporate image are sometimes motivated by sagging sales and a miserable press.

The theory of the corporate image holds that, all things equal, a well-informed public will help a company achieve higher sales and profits, whereas a forgetful or poorly informed public may come to hold negative impressions about the company and may ultimately shift more of its patronage toward competitors.

Images, of course, change over time. A campaign launched by Toyota Motor North America, Inc. in 2005 illustrated measurement and a response to it. As reported by Jamie LaReau in *Automotive News*, "Toyota periodically surveys U.S. consumers' perceptions of the automaker. The surveys suggested [that] Americans' awareness of Toyota's U.S. presence had declined since 2000... even as the company was building and expanding plants." The company launched a print and TV program to highlight the company's contributions to the U.S. economy.

But Toyota experienced harsher image problems in early 2010, when millions of the carmaker's most popular cars were recalled because of acceleration problems and other defects. According to Japan-based Waseda University Marketing Professor Kenneth Grossberg, quoted by Malcom Foster in his article, "Problems at Toyota Latest to Taint Japan's Corporate Image," the recall is a "terrible blow for Toyota because its identity is linked so closely to quality and the company seemed slow to recognize the problems." To try to restore its image, Toyota staged a media blitz, with executives appearing on major news shows and full-page advertisements running in major newspapers.

WORDS AND ACTION

The first Toyota example is a case in which the company felt it needed to communicate ("words") something about its investments ("action") in the United States. A company in crisis communications mode must tell the public how it intends to fix the problems with its cars (words) and then do it (actions). Ideally, words and actions are always closely linked in building or repairing the corporate image, but to achieve a close alignment of words and deeds is often difficult in practice.

Whether the objective is to make the most of a good thing or to turn around an adverse situation, good management practice will ensure that action is accomplished before the words are spoken. A case of that sort is presented by the Rite Aid chain store. The company went through a financial scandal in the late 1990s; its former chief executive and others were convicted and jailed. A new management team first turned the chain around before, as reported in *Chain Drug Review* it launched a campaign to tell the world that "the turnaround is complete and we are a stable, healthy company focusing on growth," as *Chain Drug Review* quotes Karen Rugen, Rite Aid's senior vice president of communications and public affairs, a newcomer to the company.

ATTENTION TO DETAIL

The management of the corporate image also involves management of the more mundane side of image, the corporation's logo, its brand images, the look and feel of its retail outlets, its offices, signage, even its stationery and the look of its calling cards. Good management implies ensuring that all spokespersons for the company say the same thing in the same way for a consistent message. Furthermore, in pays attention to consistent self-presentation in the look of its facilities.

SMALL BUSINESS AND CORPORATE IMAGE

Every small business will have the equivalent of a corporate image because it will have a reputation among its employees, customers, vendors, neighbors, and the government agencies with which it deals. The first action of the owner, in choosing the name of the enterprise, is an exercise in building a corporate image. The process continues in many ways: in the choice of brand names to be used, the location of leased space, office decorations and/or store equipment selected, the company's Web site design if the business has an Internet presence, its sales literature, and so on. As the business begins to operate, it will build its visibility in its market by outward symbols, including the quality of its products or services; the knowledge, skill, and friendliness of its employees; its promptness in paying bills; and its effectiveness in mounting promotions.

By their very nature, small businesses tend to be closer to all of their constituencies. As a consequence, the business will enjoy rapid feedback from the public when it makes mistakes or has some bad luck. If that should happen, the small business, like the major corporation, will engage in the actions followed by words which will be necessary to recover losses or make the most of unusual success.

USING THE INTERNET TO ENHANCE CORPORATE IMAGE

The Internet is a key part of a company-s image. A corporate Web site is often the first contact with potential customers; it is another asset to consider in order to

enhance the corporate image. The Web site design should be consistent with the rest of the marketing materials, and the company should be able to deliver on all services it offers via the Web: customer service, product delivery and quality, and other requests.

The role of social media in corporate image creation continues to grow. According to a 2009 Deloitte survey, 74 percent of employees in the United States agree that social media can be damaging to a company's reputation. That same survey found that nearly one-third of U.S. companies use social networking to build their brand and enhance their image. Companies successfully using social media to promote their image are knowledgeable about technologies, and what their competitors, partners, and consumers are doing and saying. They also have a well-thought-out strategy for their own blog, microblog, and social networking pages, as well as a solid crisis communication plan.

These tips would serve Kryptonite Locks well, as is shown by Ishmael Vasquez's article, "Search Engine Reputation Management: Kryptonite Locks Case Study." When blogger and marketing director for Blue Fountain Media Ahlan Keser went online to buy a lock for his new bike, he searched the company. Instead of going to the Kryptonite site, he found several links that demonstrated how to pick a Kryptonite lock. "I skipped right past the official Kryptonite website which was the only website I had planned to visit. Instead, I visited the other, much more interesting results." Keser did not buy a Kryptonite lock for his bike after finding this information. "If you have something that can damage your corporate image on Google, you have to take swift action and correct the situation. It has to be very accessible to everyone (e.g., on your homepage) and you have to respond to questions quickly and honestly. Evaluate the complaint and correct the problem, even if it will cost you money in the process," advised Vasquez.

SEE ALSO Brand Equity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Analysis: Corporate Case Study Schering Plough Looks to Remedy An Ailing Image." *PR Week.* 12 December 2005.

Bensinger, Ken, and Tiffany Hsu. "Toyota Hopes to Fix Image along with Gas Pedals." *Los Angeles Times* 2 February 2010. Available from: http://articles.latimes.com/2010/feb/02/business/la fi toyota2 2010feb02

Bird, Susan. "Managing your Social Media Corporate Image." Media Allori. Available from: http://www.media.allori.com.au/industry news/managing your social media corporate image.

Brady, Diane, Michael Arndt, and Amy Barrett. "When Your Name is Mud, Advertise; Companies in Crisis Used to Lie Low. The New Response to Bad Press Is Positive Spin." *Business Week.* 4 July 2005.

"Explaining the Enron bankruptcy." *CNN.com.* 13 January 2002. Available from: http://archives.cnn.com/2002/US/01/12/enron.qanda.focus/.

- Foster, Malcolm. "Problems at Toyota Latest to Taint Japan's Corporate Image." *Seattle Times.* 31 January 2010. Available from: http://seattletimes.nwsource.com/html/nationworld/2010947446 japaninc01.html?syndication=rss.
- Hale, Scott. "Social Media Will Ruin your Corporate Image." 4 June 2009. Highway to Hale. Available from: http://scottjhale. com/2009/06/03/social media will ruin your corporate image/.
- Hayward, Roger. "Insight: Corporate Reputation" *Accountancy Age.* 30 June 2005.
- LaReau, Jamie. "Toyota Polishes Corporate Image in TV Campaign." Automotive News. 28 February 2005.
- "Maintaining Corporate Image." Automotive Industries. May 2005.
- "Retailer Burnishes Its Image as 'Stable, Healthy Company'." Chain Drug Review. 20 December 2004.
- Vasquez, Ishmael. "Search Engine Reputation Management: Kryptonite Locks Case Study." *Blue Fountain Media.* 19 June 2009. Available from: http://www.bluefountainmedia.com/ blog/search engine reputation management kryptonite locks case study/.

"What's in a Name?" Industry Week. September 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CORPORATE LOGO

A logotype, commonly referred to as a logo, is a graphical symbol created for an individual company or product. It is designed to be a distinctive and easily recognizable symbol. Logos often include a special typeface or font used to spell out the company name or initials. They also tend to include specific colors and graphical shapes. Corporate logos appear on a wide range of materials distributed or maintained by companies, including store signs, business cards, company Web sites, major equipment, stationery, marketing materials, packaging, uniforms, and so forth. Effective company logos have been cited as important elements in corporate image-building efforts. Conversely, many marketing experts believe that poorly conceived or unattractive logos can have a negative impact on a business's appeal and hence, its performance in the marketplace.

As small-business owners and CEOs of major multinational firms alike are aware, corporate image is an important factor in business success. Companies that are thought of as innovative, smart, or stable in the marketplace have achieved that status in part because of the way in which they present themselves to clients and competitors alike. Corporate logos are one of the tools that businesses have at their disposal in shaping that image. As Anne McGregor Parsons argued in *Colorado Business Magazine*, corporate logos are potentially valuable visual symbols because they can express both the personality and the mission of a company.

ISSUES IN CORPORATE LOGO CREATION

Business consultants, entrepreneurs, and designers who specialize in logo creation all agree that several factors have to be weighed when creating a logo for a company:

- 1. Desired Image. This is far and away the most important consideration, and it can be of even greater importance to business start-ups that may not have the financial wherewithal to recover from early slips in logo choice and other marketing areas. Entrepreneurs seeking to make or update a logo, then, should make sure that specific business objectives, target markets, and competitor image are all factored into the logo's creation. For example, a new microbrewery would probably be more inclined to go with a creative, bold logo that features a stylized image of its product than would an independent insurance agency, which would place greater value on logo characteristics that connote stability and trustworthiness.
- 2. Industry. Many companies sport logos that reflect the industry in which they operate. Providing such associations often makes it easier to attract prime customers.
- 3. Cost. Creating a logo, or updating an existing logo, "can be an expensive proposition," wrote Parsons, "affecting a company's entire range of visual communications from business cards to truck fleets." Opinions vary about the financial emphasis that startups and established small businesses should place on logos and slogans. Some analysts believe that entrepreneurs sometimes devote too much energy and money to creating a distinctive logo at the expense of addressing basic financial and operational needs. Other consultants and experienced small-business owners, however, believe that a visually interesting logo can not only attract much needed attention to fledgling businesses, but can also present businesses with opportunities to make additional sales, by making available clothing, gear, and other merchandise in which the logo is prominently featured. This phenomenon has been most evident on the national stage, as athletic shoe manufacturers and professional sports teams have proven quite adept at selling such wares to customers, but it can also be seen with local logos that are deemed trendy by young consumers.
- 4. Impact on Current Customers. Owners of established businesses who are considering changing their logo should weigh the potential negative impact that such a switch could have on existing clients or customers. As Raymond Snoddy observed in *Marketing*, redesigning familiar corporate logos can be

- disturbing to customers who have established a certain comfort level with the old logo.
- 5. Longevity. Entrepreneurs should beware of using logos that are overly reliant on passing fads or marketing gimmicks. "Communications cost a lot of money for a company, so they need to have the greatest longevity that they can," one logo designer told *Colorado Business Magazine*. "That's why we try to focus on timeless, classic design [when making logos], leaving the trendier things to the more short-term tactical type of advertising media." Another designer agreed, remarking that a logo "must stand the test of time."
- 6. Distinctive. Experts urge business owners not to use gimmicky logos, but they also tout the benefits of logos that are unique in some fashion. Not only do such logos enjoy a certain level of legal protection from infringement, they also catch the eye of the customer.
- 7. Flexible. Logo designs should be made so that they can be used on a wide variety of promotional materials, from billboards and the sides of trucks to letterheads and shirt insignias.

Corporate Logos and the Internet. In the Internet age, some research has been done on what sort of logos are most effective on company Web sites. In a 2003 report for *Corporate Communications: An International Journal*, researchers investigated the response of Internet users to complex corporate e-logos. Surprisingly, they found that people liked complicated Internet logo designs. "A complex e-logo may enhance the perceptions of a firm as being creative and professional," researchers said.

Another factor in logo design, beginning in 2003, was Web 2.0. According to Web expert Scott Allen, Web 2.0 is simply a method of "designing sites that are more interactive, have better functionality, are dynamic (vs. the static sites of the 90's), and build user community when possible."

Many graphic artists have provided input on how a Web 2.0 corporate logo should look. They say that these logos often have many different shades and varieties of bright colors. Like the researchers of the 2003 logo study, graphic artists in 2008, such as Krishna Kriszha, said that Web 2.0 logos should have three-dimensional effects; designers should take advantage of shadows and create surfaces that look shiny, reflective, or textured.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adams, Sean, and Noreen Morioka. *Logo Design Workbook*. Gloucester, Mass.: Rockport Publishers, 2004.

Allen, Scott. "Web 2.0 is Not a Style.rdquo; 20 October 2007. *Hybrid6.com.* Available from: http://www.hybrid6.com/ webgeek/2007/10/web 2 is not a style.php.

- Check, Teck Foo. "Visualizing Complexity in Corporate Identity on the Internet: an Empirical Investigation." *Corporate Communications: An International Journal.* Issue 8, 2003.
- Haig, Bill. "Great Logos and Why." Designnews. 29 July 2003.
 Kriszha, Krishna, "Web 2.0 Logo Design." Kriszha Graphic Design. Available from: http://www.kriszha.com/web 20 style logo/. 10 May 2008.
- Love, Kenneth D., and Kenneth J. Roberts. "Your Company's Identity Crisis." *Management Review*. October 1997
- Parsons, Anne McGregor. "Making Your Mark." Colorado Business Magazine. August 1994.
- Snoddy, Raymond. "Familiarity with Design Kills Off Shock of the New." *Marketing*. 23 October 1997.
- Taylor, Michael J. "Finding the Right Designer for Your Corporate Logo." 26 June 2009. *Corporate Logos*. Available from: http://blog.corporatelogos.ws/right designer for your company logo.
- Ten Kate, Nancy. "Graphic Design for the Bottom Line." *American Demographics*. April 1994.
- Underwood, Elaine. "Proper I.D.: With Brand Values Under Increasing Attack, Companies Are Keener Than Ever to Devise Memorable, Meaningful Corporate Identities." *Brandweek*. 8 August 1994.
- Williams, Hugh Aldersey. "You Are Your Logo." Management Today. January 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Anaxos

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

Corporate social responsibility (CSR) refers to the concept that businesses have larger social obligations that extend beyond making a profit. Also known as corporate citizenship, sustainable development, and similar terms, CSR calls for companies of all sizes to be more transparent about how their business practices affect the environment, employees, consumers, and members of the general public.

While the term originated in the 1970s, debate continues over exactly what a corporation's responsibilities are and how open they should be about disclosing those practices to the public. Supporters feel CSR programs ensure that companies "do the right thing," while critics dismiss them as mere public relations campaigns that aim to avoid tougher government regulation. Annual lists that rank the "most ethical" companies or the "most responsible" corporations continue to grow, yet there are differences of opinion over whether those rankings have significance. Some studies show that being a responsible corporate citizen is linked to better than average financial performance while providing a number of business and social benefits. However, other reviews find little or no correlation between CSR and the bottom line.

DEFINITIONS

There are a number of ways to define corporate social responsibility, with most having several key concepts in common. One idea is to make a company more transparent, so that it shares information with the general public about how it conducts business. This would enable the impacts of those activities on the global community to be measured. Another common thread is to consider the impact of a business on its stakeholders, not just management and investors, but employees, members of society in general, and even the environment. CSR theories sometimes refer to a triple bottom line: people, planet, and profits. CSR practices are generally voluntary, although some countries are beginning to implement requirements for CSR disclosures.

The World Business Council for Sustainable Development (WBCSD) a global association of 200 companies, defined corporate social responsibility as "the continuing commitment by business to contribute to economic development while improving the quality of life of the workforce and their communities as well as of the community and social at large." WBCSD added, "Acting in a socially responsible manner is more than just an ethical duty for a company, but is something that actually has a bottom line payoff."

The corporate social responsibility initiative at Harvard University defined CSR strategically. "Corporate social responsibility encompasses not only what companies do with their profits, but also how they make them," the initiative stated. "It goes beyond philanthropy and compliance, and addresses how companies manage their economic, social, and environmental impacts, as well as their relationships in all key spheres of influence: the workplace, the marketplace, the supply chain, the community, and the public policy realm."

In Value Based Management with Corporate Social Responsibilitly, John D. Martin, William J. Petty, and James B. Wallace maintain that corporations need to measure the value they are adding in order to maximize a corporation's long-term worth in the market. "What CSR brings to VBM [value based management] is the simple but powerful notion that, for any firm to be successful in creating wealth, all of those who have a stake in the business must receive their share of the economic pie," the authors stated. "Furthermore, by using an adaptation of the balanced scorecard toolkit, the needs of all these groups can be recognized and incorporated into the firm's managerial process for measuring and evaluating its relationships with all important constituencies." CSR is more than a moral obligation, they added, and "provides a process for structuring win-win agreements by the different constituencies (stakeholders) in sharing the value. We believe it is not about being altruistic. It is what works."

With CSR growing in importance among corporations and so many definitions in use, in 2005 the International Organization of Standards (ISO) began developing a common standard to provide social responsibility guidelines. "The need for organizations in both public and private sectors to behave in a socially responsible way is becoming a generalized requirement of society," ISO stated. With opinions ranging from strict legislation to "complete freedom," the group said, "We are looking for a golden middle way that promotes respect and responsibility based on known reference documents without stifling creativity and development."

EXAMPLES OF CSR IN MODERN COMPANIES

As there are few formal guidelines or regulations governing corporate social responsibility, companies implement the concept in a variety of ways. The differences span industries, markets, and nationalities. Large corporations also implement CSR differently from small and medium sized companies.

For some companies, CSR is an integral part of their corporate mission and culture. For example, Starbucks Coffee publishes an annual "global responsibility report" that details "the progress we've made in the areas of ethical sourcing, environmental stewardship and community involvement." The report, which is available on the Starbucks Web site, includes details on fair trade coffee practices, health care, human rights, menu labeling, supplier conduct, and the company's policy on corporate political expenditures.

Another example is Seventh Generation, which supplies personal care and household items designed to ensure the health of consumers and the environment. The company issues a "corporate consciousness report" that aims to bring transparency to the company's social impact. According to the *Baylor Business Review Age*, President Jeffrey Hollender sees CSR as the foundation for Seventh Generation's business success, and he hopes to influence other executives to follow the same path.

While Starbucks and Seventh Generation are relatively new companies which were founded around socially responsible missions, older and larger corporations have taken a variety of approaches to integrating CSR into their existing structures. Some have added executives with titles such as "vice president of corporate social responsibility" or "director of CSR" to oversee their initiatives. Others add sections to their annual reports, Web sites, and corporate communications packages that spell out various CSR-related activities. Shareholders are also more frequently pressuring corporations to be more forthcoming, such as a recent proposal for Duke Energy to fully disclose its expenditures on climate legislation lobbying.

During the recession of 2008 and 2009, a number of companies cut their CSR budgets, which called into question how committed those corporations are to maintaining their roles as good corporate citizens during tough times. However, the *Economist* reported that many CSR budgets include corporate philanthropy, so it can be difficult to quantify how many reductions actually occurred.

Corporations have also been accused of simply recasting existing programs as CSR initiatives. Companies regularly send out press releases touting their environmentally friendly products and services, their progress in energy efficiency, or their role in "Earth Day" or "World Water Day." In fact, *Advertising Age* reported that some companies are simply following the latest trend by sponsoring socially responsible campaigns that have little to do with their corporate mission. "Just as consumers quickly saw through the rampant green-washing of the past decade, brand beware," *Advertising Age* wrote. "They'll see through your cause-washing too."

CSR RANKING LISTS

One of the more visible signs of CSR is the growing number of corporate social responsibility rankings announced each year by a variety of organizations. The *Christian Science Monitor* noted that those lists include the "Global 100" from Corporate Knight; the "100 Best Corporate Citizens" by Corporate Responsibility Magazine; and the "Most Ethical Companies" by the Ethisphere Institute.

Ethisphere stated on its Web site that the World's Most Ethical Companies (WME) designation "recognizes companies that truly go beyond making statements about doing business 'ethically' and translate those words into action. WME honorees demonstrate real and sustained ethical leadership within their industries." The companies on the 2010 "Top 100" list include Starbucks, Nike, General Electric, and grocery chains Trader Joe's and Whole Foods Market.

PROS AND CONS OF CSR

There is a continuing debate about whether there is a link between corporate social responsibility and financial success. The debate dates back to the earliest days of the CSR movement with a 1970 article by economist Milton Friedman in the *New York Times Magazine* titled, "The Only Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits." Friedman characterized popular talk that business should develop a social conscience as "preaching pure and unadulterated socialism." He argued that only human beings have responsibility not corporations. Friedman maintained market mechanisms "are the appropriate way to determine the allocation of scarce resources to alternative uses."

Over time, a consensus has evolved beyond Friedman's position to embrace the concept that corporations

have social, ethical, and moral responsibilities in addition to the need to make a profit. Today the disagreement is over whether CSR has any effect on the bottom line. Harvard Business Review reported that sustainability is generally seen as a key driver of innovation. The publication's study of thirty large corporations found lower costs, added revenues, and new business opportunities attributed to CSR. However, "Many companies are convinced that the more environment-friendly they become, the more the effort will erode their competitiveness. They believe it will add to costs and will not deliver immediate financial benefits." The report added that that position "simply is not true."

A research paper in the *Journal of Business Ethics* found that CSR programs help connect consumers to brands and companies. The paper, titled "The Role of Identity Salience in the Effects of Corporate Social Responsibility on Consumer Behavior," studied the influence of CSR practices on consumer behavior. The authors wrote, "Results demonstrate that CSR initiatives are linked to stronger loyalty both because the consumer develops a more positive company evaluation and because one identifies more strongly with the company."

However, other studies come to differing conclusions. In "Corporate Social Responsibility and Financial Performance: the 'Virtuous Circle' Revisited' in the Review of Quantitative Finance and Accounting, Edward Nelling and Elizabeth Webb found the "relationship between CSR and financial performance is much weaker than previously thought. We also find little evidence of causality between financial performance and narrower measures of social performance that focus on stakeholder management." The study's results suggest "strong stock market performance leads to greater firm investment in aspects of CSR devoted to employee relations, but that CSR activities do not affect financial performance."

A report in *Forbes* magazine titled "CSR Doesn't Pay" came to a similar conclusion. David Vogel wrote that firms with both superior and poor CSR records have done well financially, and others in both categories have also performed poorly. Vogel, a business professor at the University of California-Berkeley, also found that investment funds with socially responsible portfolios returned results about the same as other mutual funds. The report noted that most consumers are not concerned with CSR issues, and that it can be difficult accurately to distinguish good corporate citizens from irresponsible companies.

Christopher Flavell, in his article, "Responsibility Is Still Good for Business" for the *Washington Post*, also found that ambiguous standards make it difficult to define corporate responsibility precisely. When corporate philanthropy is added to the equation, the effects of charitable donations can overshadow other "bad"

corporate behavior, Flavell wrote. He also reported that an online screening tool that ranks socially responsible companies found that CSR had little effect on falling stock prices during the economic downturn from early 2008 through early 2009.

However, Flavell found that regardless of the accuracy of rankings or the financial impact of CSR, corporate social responsibility remains important to the corporate and consumer worlds. He noted that even companies with poor CSR rankings are working to improve their status. Similarly, a report in the *Economist* stated than even when some CSR budgets were cut during the recession, companies did not abandon the programs entirely because they saw them as key to winning consumers, reducing costs, recruiting talent, and restoring public confidence in the free-enterprise system.

While CSR programs have drawn criticism, they are likely to continue as a feature of modern corporate life. With continuing pressure from consumer advocates, "green" lobbyists, and regulators, corporations are expected to continue expanding their social responsibility initiatives for the foreseeable future.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "A B Teams with NASCAR Driver to Launch Designated Driver Push." *Convenience Store News.* 25 May 2009. Available from: http://www.csnews.com/csn/cat management/article display. jsp?vnu content id=1003976261.
- Arena, Christine. "Are Corporate Social Responsibility Rankings Irresponsible?" *Christian Science Monitor.* 17 March 2010.
- "Being a Responsible Company." *Starbucks Coffee.* Available from: http://www.starbucks.com/responsibility
- Benabou, Roland, and Jean Tirole. "Individual and Corporate Social Responsibility." *Economica* 77, no. 305 (January 2010):1 19.
- "Cause Campaigns Must Benefit Brand and Greater Good." Advertising Age. 1 March 2010.
- Corporate Social Responsibility Initiative: "The Initiative: Defining CSR." John F. Kennedy School of Government. Harvard University. Available from: http://www.hks.harvard.edu/mrcbg/CSRI/init_define.html.
- "Deckers Outdoors Corporation Hires Director of Corporate Social Responsibility." *Deckers.com.* Available from: http://www.deckers.com/investors/PressReleaseText.asp?compid=91148&releaseID=1404308.
- Downey, John. "Shareholder Questions Duke Energy's Green Friendly Lobbying." *Charlotte Business Journal.* 26 March 2010.
- Flavell, Christopher. "The Social Responsibility of Business Is to Increase Its Profits." *New York Times Magazine.* 13 September 1970.
- Friedman, Milton. "Are Corporate Social Responsibility Rankings Irresponsible?" *Christian Science Monitor.* 17 March 2010.
- International Organization for Standardization. "Social Responsibility." Available from: http://isotc.iso.org/livelink/livelink/fetch/2000/2122/830949/3934883/3935096/home. html?nodeid=4451259&vernum=0.

- Longinos, Marin, Salvador Ruiz, and Alicia Rubio. "The Role of Identify Salience in the Effects of Corporate Social Responsibility on Consumer Behavior." *Journal of Business Ethics* 84, no. 1 (January 2009): 65 78.
- Martin, John D., William J. Petty, and James B. Wallace. *Value Based Management with Corporate Social Responsibility* 2d ed. New York: Oxford University Press , 2009.
- Nelling, Edward, and Elizabeth Webb. "Corporate Social Responsibility and Financial Performance: The 'Virtuous Circle' Revisited." *Review of Quantitative Finance and Accounting* 32, no. 2 (February 2009):197 209.
- Nimumolu, Ram, C. K. Prahalad, and M. R. Rangaswami. "Why Sustainability Is Now the Key Driver of Innovation." *Harvard Business Review.* 31 July 2009.
- Russo, Angeloantonio, and Francesco Perrini. "Investigating Stakeholder Theory and Social Capital: CSR in Large Firms and SMEs." *Journal of Business Ethics* 91 (2010): 207 221.
- "A Stress Test for Good Intentions." Economist. 16 May 2009.
- Todd, Kristin. "Corporate Social Responsibility." *Baylor Business Review* 27, no. 2 (Spring 2009).
- "2010 World's Most Ethical Companies." *Ethisphere*. Available from: http://ethisphere.com/wme2010.
- Veoders, Christina. "Industry Faces Request for Mandatory Reports." Supermarket News. 11 January 2010.
- Vogel, David. "CSR Doesn't Pay." Forbes. 10 October 2008.

 World Business Council for Sustainable Development. "Corporate
 Social Responsibility." Available from: http://www.wbcsd.org/

Social Responsibility." Available from: http://www.wbcsd.org/templates/TemplateWBCSD5/layout.asp?type= p&MenuId= MTE0OQ.

Hickman, Anaxos

CORPORATE SPONSORSHIP

Corporate sponsorship is a form of advertising in which companies pay to be associated with certain events. When the sponsorship of a nonprofit or charitable event is involved, the sponsorship activity is often referred to as event marketing or cause marketing. According to *Forbes* magazine, many companies look for sponsorship opportunities in order to be linked with "do-gooder organizations." As such, corporate sponsorships grew rapidly during the late 1990s and the first part of the twenty-first century. During that time, spending for corporate sponsorships rose much faster than advertising spending. However, in 2009 North American companies spent less year-over-year on corporate sponsorship, mostly because of the flagging economy.

Most of the sponsors of large events are, of course, large companies. However, part of the increase in corporate sponsorship worldwide is attributed to the number of small- and medium-sized firms that are becoming involved. Not long ago, only large entities could afford to sponsor large events as a way of building goodwill and

boosting revenue. But in today's business environment, small companies have embraced sponsorship of everything from local softball and volleyball teams to festivals, fairs, and park cleanups as an effective means of increasing their visibility in their home community. Many of these kinds of sponsorships enable small companies to increase their public profile in a relatively cost-effective manner.

A company can benefit in many ways from sponsor-ship. *Nation's Business* contributor Harvey Meyer touts a wide range of potential benefits: "[Sponsorships] can enhance a company's image and visibility; differentiate the company from competitors; help develop closer relationships with current and prospective customers; show-case products and services; unload obsolete inventory; and allow the company to compete more effectively against bigger firms that have much larger advertising budgets. In addition, tickets to sponsored events can be used as incentives for employees, vendors, and customers and to promote worker loyalty. And proponents say that if sponsorships are well-conceived and strategic, they can boost sales both long-term and short-term as they improve the community through the events they support."

In an article that discusses trends in corporate sponsorship titled "Why Sponsors Sponsor," Jim Karrh lists the four criteria that not-for-profit fund-raisers expect to be used by most companies in assessing the request to become involved as a sponsor. The four criteria are as follows:

- Relevance. The cause must be relevant to the company's products or service.
- Branding Fit. There must be a good fit with the overall company brand.
- Mission Alignment. The partnership must align with a company's mission.
- Business Result. The company must believe it can achieve some measurable business result through the partnership.

In addition to the advertising and promotional aspects of corporate sponsorship, it also provides benefits in the realm of community relations. A comprehensive, ongoing community relations program including event sponsorship can help virtually any organization achieve visibility as a good community citizen. Organizations are recognized as good community citizens when they support programs that improve the quality of life in their community, including crime prevention, employment, environmental programs, cleanup and beautification, recycling, and restoration. Some other examples of ongoing programs might include scholarship programs, urban renewal projects, performing arts programs, social and educational programs, children's activities,

community organizations, and construction projects. These kinds of sponsorships also referred to as "cause-related marketing" may also be linked to national or even international social causes. For example, a kayak manufacturer who donates a percentage of its boat sales directly to a national river conservation organization not only supports a worthwhile cause, but also creates an effective marketing tool for itself.

Good community relations programs give employees a reason to be proud of the company, which increases loyalty and may help to reduce labor and production costs. Furthermore, a company with happy employees and a good reputation in the community is likely to attract highly qualified new employees. A small company may also generate new business through the contacts and leads it generates in its community relations activities. Such contacts might also make it easier for the company to obtain financing for expansion, find promising new locations, or gain favorable treatment in terms of taxes, ordinances, or utilities. Good community relations can also be beneficial in times of crisis, such as a fire or a plant closing, by rallying the community around the affected business.

Event sponsorship, in particular, is an attractive option because it provides a business with access to various audiences, including employees, business decision makers, and government regulators as well as consumers. It can be an especially good marketing tool for companies that participate in international trade, because sponsorship transcends language and cultural barriers. Many marketers feel that corporate sponsorship is superior to other methods because it allows for an immediate customer response to new product offerings. Events provide business managers with an opportunity to come face-to-face with their customers. They also provide customers with an opportunity to try a company's products out firsthand. By comparison, marketing research tools like focus groups can be expensive and may not target the right people, while market questionnaires or surveys generally do not give potential customers a chance to try the product.

Corporate sponsorship also provides marketers with a unique opportunity to position their products in the marketplace. With corporate sponsorship unlike conventional marketing techniques the company, the product, and the event or cause being sponsored tend to become linked in consumers' minds. By sponsoring an event or funding the broadcast of an event, a sponsor is able to gain visibility while simultaneously creating an association between itself and the event's values. The event generates the audience while projecting values associated with the activities of the event. Each sponsorship vehicle has certain associated images in the consumer's mind that transfer to the sponsor.

Given this tendency for consumers to associate sponsors with events, it is important for sponsoring companies to choose events that fit well with the image of their products. Indeed, small businesses should not associate themselves with any cause or event without first undertaking a serious examination of the potential drawbacks of a sponsorship opportunity. For example, effective sponsorships often require active participation on the part of companies and segments of their workforces. In addition, some companies shy away from sponsorship because of fears that they will be exposed to litigation or bothered by organizers of other events. Finally, affiliation with a community event that is poorly organized or violates local standards of good taste can be quite costly to a small business. With this in mind, small-business owners should always undertake a background check on events or organizations they are considering sponsoring. Talking with current and past sponsors is one good way to learn more about the event from someone other than its promoters. It is worth noting that the growing popularity of corporate sponsorship has spurred many market research firms to aid businesses in the selection, implementation, and evaluation of sponsorship opportunities. But these services may be prohibitively expensive for smaller companies.

Even when there is a good fit between sponsor and event, it is still vital for a company to promote the event and its involvement in order to gain benefits. After all, sponsorship is a form of advertising, even when it is of a nonprofit venture or charitable event. Possible ways to promote events sponsorship include billboards, print and broadcast advertisements, and direct mail. Sponsoring companies may also find it helpful to issue press releases about the event to the media, as well as to contribute articles and editorials to publications that reach the target audience. Marketers of consumer products may also engage in joint promotions with retailers, such as coupons and tie-ins.

The fees involved in event marketing can range from a few hundred dollars to hundreds of thousands of dollars, depending on the scale of the event and the level of the sponsor's involvement. In addition to the cost of staging the event itself, there are also associated advertising, publicity, and administrative costs to consider. Many small businesses choose to begin as a co-sponsor of an existing event, which allows them to take advantage of the other sponsors' experience. It may also be possible for a small business to underwrite a new event and share advertising costs with a co-sponsor. Some businesses find it difficult to justify the expense of corporate sponsorship because it can be difficult to gauge the results in monetary terms. But it is often possible to conduct before-and-after interviews with attendees of the event, or to give away coupons and then track redemption rates. Some businesses also attempt to gauge the success of an event by providing a toll-free telephone number for attendees to call for more information about their products or services.

AMBUSH MARKETING

The benefits provided by corporate sponsorship can be decreased significantly by competitive tactics known as "ambush marketing," which occurs when competitors take steps to deflect an event audience's attention away from the sponsor and toward themselves. Ambush marketing tactics include sponsoring the media coverage of an event rather than the event itself, sponsoring a subcategory of an event, sponsoring individual athletes or teams involved in an event, or planning advertising to coincide with the event. Although the practice is considered unethical by paid sponsors and event owners, others consider it a normal part of competitive advertising.

There are several preemptive measures corporate sponsors can take to reduce the chances of being hit with ambush marketing. Sponsor companies should try to anticipate competitive promotions and establish those specific rights with the event owner, identify related avenues for promotion and block them, and seek legal remedies when their sponsorship rights are infringed upon. But perhaps the most effective way for sponsor companies to reduce the effectiveness of ambush marketing tactics is to promote their involvement effectively.

THE FUTURE OF CORPORATE SPONSORSHIPS

As Americans and the rest of the world move forward with new technologies, corporate sponsorship is also changing. For example, consider the recording industry, a market that has been forever changed by the growth in popularity of digital music. Large music labels, slow to adapt to the new technology, have been hard hit by diminished CD sales, resulting in smaller marketing budgets for music labels. To compensate for the loss of marketing revenue, corporate sponsorships, once shunned by bands, now trail only live shows as revenue generators for artists. In fact, an IEG sponsorship report, quoted by Kristen Schweizer in her article for Bloomberg.com, stated that "North Americabased companies alone will spend a record \$1.08 billion on music sponsorships [in 2009], 8 percent more than in 2007." Schweizer also mentioned that corporate sponsors typically use the artist's music in their commercials and often will spend millions of dollars advertising on television and other media.

In another changing industry, energy producers are attracting corporate sponsors. Companies are providing up-front financing for small wind farms in exchange for naming rights. For example, as reported by Claudia H. Deutsch in the *New York Times*, in 2008 John Deere Wind Energy sealed a deal with Steelcase, a large furniture company in Michigan. Steelcase agreed to buy the West Texas-based wind farm's entire output of renewable energy credits. It also agreed to pay John Deere for the right to

name the facility. The name and the purchase of energy credits fitted with the Steelcase history, mission, and "Green Giant" branding campaign. Ted G. Rose, vice president for business development for Renewable Choice Energy, who helped arranged the deal between Deere and Steelcase, predicted that naming rights for wind farms would catch on: "This is a new business model, and it could attract any brand that wants to be linked with sustainability."

SEE ALSO Charitable Giving.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bower, Gail S. "Too Small for Corporate Sponsorship? Think Again: How Your Business Benefits, Just like the Big Guys." Bower & Co. Available from: http://www.gailbower.com/ pages/article small.php.

Deutsch, Claudia H. "Corporate Sponsorship for a Wind Farm." New York Times. 18 March 2008. Available from: http:// www.nytimes.com/2008/03/18/business/18steel.html.

Fry, Andy. "Sponsors Play to Win." Marketing. 7 August 1997. Hartland, Trevor, and Heather Skinner. "What Is Being Done to Deter Ambush Marketing? Are These Attempts Working?" International Journal of Sports Marketing & Sponsorship. July 2005.

Karrh, Jim. "Why Sponsors Sponsor." Arkansas Business. 12 December 2005.

Kasrel, Deni. "Corporate Sponsorship Grows." *Philadelphia Business Journal.* 2 May 1997.

Meyer, Harvey. "And Now, Some Words About Sponsors." Nation's Business. March 1999.

Moore, Paula. "Companies Unearth a Gold Mine of Goodwill: Using Generosity as a Marketing Strategy." *Denver Business Journal.* 22 August 1997.

Schweizer, Kristen. "BlackBerry's Love for U2 Comes With Budget No Label Can Match." *Bloomberg.com.* 8 October 2009. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid= 20601204&sid=aZ1XJ8kzgrF8.

"Sponsorship Spending Receded for the First Time in 2009." 26 January 2010. *IEG.* Available from: http://www.sponsorship.com/About IEG/Press Room/Sponsorship Spending Receded for the First Time in.aspx.

Streib, Lauren. "Unicef Looks For Corporate Sponsors And Popular Celebrities." *Forbes.* 3 November 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/11/03/unicef marketing cmo network unicef.html

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Schultz, Schultz

COST CONTROL AND REDUCTION

Cost control and reduction refers to the efforts business managers make to monitor, evaluate, and trim expenditures. These efforts might be part of a formal, companywide program or might be informal in nature and limited to a single individual or department.

For small businesses, cost control is a particularly important area of focus, as they often have limited amounts of time and money. In a small business the focus is typically on selling and servicing the customer. This leaves the task of purchasing slightly sidetracked. Even seemingly insignificant expenditures, for items like office supplies, telephone bills, Internet access, or overnight delivery services, can add up for small businesses. On the plus side, reducing these minor expenditures can often provide sources of cost savings.

PLANNING AND CONTROL

Cost control refers to management's effort to influence the actions of individuals who are responsible for performing tasks, incurring costs, and generating revenues. First managers plan the way they want people to perform; then they implement procedures to determine whether actual performance complies with these plans. Thus, the process involves not simply recording and monitoring cost data, but also analyzing that information to make sure cost goals are achieved. However, cost control is not solely a management function. Any personnel who incur costs because of their roles at the company should be active in the cost control process.

Cost control is a continuous process that begins with the annual budget. As the fiscal year progresses, management compares actual results to those projected in the budget and incorporates the lessons learned from its evaluation of current operations. Through the budget process and accounting controls, management establishes overall company objectives, defines the centers of responsibility, determines specific objectives for each responsibility center, and designs procedures and standards for reporting and evaluation.

A budget segments the business into its components, or centers, where the responsible party initiates and controls action. These centers can be physical locations or logical divisions of the company's operations. Responsibility centers represent applicable organizational units, functions, departments, and divisions. Generally a single individual heads the responsibility center exercising substantial, if not complete, control over the activities of people or processes within the center, as well as the results of their activity. Cost centers are accountable only for expenses. Revenue centers primarily generate revenues. Profit centers accept responsibility for both revenues and expenses. The use of responsibility centers allows management to design control reports and pinpoint accountability. A budget also sets standards to indicate the level of activity expected from each responsible person or decision unit, and the amount of resources that a responsible party should use in achieving that level of activity.

The planning process, then, provides for two types of control mechanisms: feedforward, which provides a basis for control at the point of action (the decision point); and feedback, which provides a basis for measuring the effectiveness of control after implementation. Management's role is to feedforward a futuristic vision of where the company is going and how it is to get there, and to make clear decisions coordinating and directing employee activities. Management also oversees development of procedures to collect, record, and evaluate feedback.

CONTROL REPORTS

Control reports are informational reports that tell management about a company's activities. Control reports are typically for internal use, so management directs the accounting department to develop tailor-made reporting formats. Accounting provides management with a format designed to detect variations that need investigating. In addition, management also refers to conventional reports such as the income statement and balance sheet, and to external reports on the general economy and the specific industry. Some companies use standard reports from their accounting software packages or customize those reports to their specific needs.

Control reports need to provide an adequate amount of information so management may determine the reasons for any cost variances from the original budget. A good control report highlights significant information by focusing management's attention on those items in which actual performance significantly differs from the standard.

Managers perform effectively when they attain the goals and objectives set by the budget. With respect to profits, managers succeed by the degree to which revenues continually exceed expenses. In applying the following simple formula, Net Profit = Revenue — Expenses, managers realize that they exercise more control over expenses than they do over revenues. While they cannot predict the timing and volume of actual sales, they can determine the utilization rate of most resources; that is, they can influence the cost side. Hence, the evaluation of management's performance and the company's operations is cost control.

STANDARDS

For cost control purposes, a budget provides standard costs. As management constructs budgets, it lays out a road map to guide its efforts. It states a number of assumptions about the relationships and interaction among the economy, market dynamics, the abilities of its sales force, and its capacity to provide the proper quantity and quality of products demanded. An examination of the details of the budget calculations and assumptions reveals that management expects operations to produce the required amount of units within a certain cost range. Management bases its

expectations and projections on the best historical and current information, as well as its best business judgment.

For example, when calculating budget expenses, management's review of the historic and current data may strongly suggest that the production of 1,000 units of a certain luxury item will cost \$100,000, or \$100 per unit. In addition, management might determine that the sales force will expend about \$80,000 to sell the 1,000 units. This is a sales expenditure of \$80 per unit. With total expenditures of \$180, management sets the selling price of \$500 for this luxury item. After the close of a month, management compares the actual results of that month to the standard costs to determine the degree and direction of any variance. The purpose for analyzing variances is to identify areas where costs need containment.

In the above illustration, accounting indicates to management that the sales force sold 100 units for a gross revenue of \$50,000. Accounting's data also show that the sales force spent \$7,000 that month, and that production incurred \$12,000 in expenses. While revenue was on target, actual sales expense came in less than projected, with a per unit cost of \$70. This is a *favorable* variance. But production expenses registered an unfavorable variance since actual expenditures exceeded the projected. The company produced units at \$120 per item, \$20 more than projected. This variance of 20 percent significantly differs from the standard costs of \$100 and would likely cause management to take corrective action. As part of the control function, management compares actual performance to predetermined standards and makes changes when necessary to correct variances from the standards. The preparation of budgets and control reports, and the resulting analysis of variances from performance standards, give managers an idea of where to focus their attention to achieve cost reductions.

COST CUTTING FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

A variety of techniques can be employed to help a small business cut its costs. One method is hiring an outside analyst or consultant. These individuals may be independent consultants or accountants who analyze costs as a special service to their clients. They generally undertake an indepth, objective review of a company's expenditures and make recommendations about where costs can be better controlled or reduced. Some expense-reduction analysts charge a basic, up-front fee, while others collect a percentage of the savings that result from their work. Still others contract with specific vendors and then pool the orders of their client companies to obtain a discount. Some of the potential benefits of using a consultant include saving time for the small-business owner, raising awareness of costs in the company, and negotiating more favorable contracts with vendors and suppliers.

There are many steps that a small business can take relatively quickly to start it down the path of cost reduction. These include such things as printing or photocopying on both sides of the paper whenever possible. Securing supplies to which employees have access, like locking the office supply cabinet, will better track usage of these items. Canceling insurance policies on unused equipment and vehicles is another way to eliminate unnecessary costs. Personnel costs are also worthy of a close look, such as determining whether there is an appropriate ratio of supervisors to employees or of customer service representatives to clients. Inventory cost control is also critical for businesses that create products rather than provide services. Management should determine how much inventory to carry to meet customer needs while constraining capital costs. Many accounting software packages contain tools to help quantify this decision.

Establishing a regular cost-cutting program can be done by setting aside time to review several months' worth of checks and invoices and making a detailed list of all monthly expenses. Then, the company can decide upon a few areas that might benefit from comparison shopping for better prices. The company's budget should be the starting point for tracking whether expenses are in line with expectations, with frequent reviews of key performance areas on an ongoing basis. If the small-business owner is not inclined to undertake the comparison shopping personally, a responsible employee can be assigned to the task.

Effective cost-cutting strategics should address variable costs first. Variable costs—such as raw materials, labor, advertising, office expenses, and inventory—are directly related to business activities. It is generally easier and less disruptive to the business when managers tackle variable expenses rather than such fixed costs as utilities, rent, and insurance. Determining which products or services are cost-effective can also help managers pinpoint which areas need cost control attention.

Despite the importance of cost control to small businesses, and the potential for cost savings, cost reduction alone cannot guarantee success. For cost cutting to be effective, the sales and revenue end of the business must be healthy. "Only the most exceptional leaders of the most exceptional companies avoid getting sucked into a period of heady growth followed by desperate cutbacks," Alan Mitchell wrote in *Management Today*. "These companies have learned the hard way that cost cutting alone doesn't guarantee customer preference."

Mitchell went on to explain that every business reaches a point in its growth when management recognizes a need to cut costs, usually in the face of a crisis. "Over time, you get a cost cutting culture," consultant Paul Taffinder told Mitchell. "Once you have, the types of people who are good at building things creating new values, new prod-

ucts, new services are driven out of the business because it is unpleasant for them to work there. Then, once a boom time arrives again, the organization piles on capacity but doesn't solve the problem of creating innovative potential. It has to hire talented new people again." Many companies repeat this process of inefficient growth several times.

The effective implementation of a cost control and reduction program takes planning and time. It should be seen as a continuous process and one that will need ongoing attention. Instead of blindly trying to cut costs in the face of a crisis, Mitchell recommended that managers embrace cost cutting as a strategic issue and approach the task from a marketing perspective. "If you are going to talk about waste, you need to define what value is, because the opposite of waste is value," business school professor Dan Jones told Mitchell. "And you can only define value from the end customer's perspective. If you can really do this if you really know what it is that doesn't add value to the customer then you can start asking 'How can we get rid of that?' Otherwise, we are just saying 'Let's cut costs."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Bain Study Outlines Strategic Importance of Continuous Cost Reduction Program." *Controller's Report.* February 2004.

Covington, Donna. "Cost Reduction Essential to Competition: A Global Look at Costs Gives the Big Picture and a Big Advantage." *Industry Week.* 16 December 2005.

"Fixed and Variable Cost Control: Effective Cost Cutting Strategies!" *MoreBusiness.com.* 9 July 2007. Available from: http://www.morebusiness.com/running your business/ profitability/Controlling Costs.brc.

Horngren, Charles T., George Foster, and Srikant M. Datar. *Cost Accounting: A Managerial Emphasis.* 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2009.

Institute of Management and Administration (IOMA). Cost Reduction and Control Best Practices: The Best Ways for a Financial Manager to Save Money. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2006.

Kerzner, Harold. *Project Management: A Systems Approach to Planning, Scheduling and Controlling.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Lisanti, Linda. "Susser Focuses on Cost Control, Operations Excellence." *Convenience Store News.* 28 February 2010.

Longenecker, Justin, J. William Petty, Leslie Palich, and Carlos Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Meigs, Robert F., and Walter B. Meigs. *Accounting: The Basis for Business Decisions* 11th ed. Boston, Mass.: Irwin/McGraw Hill, 1999.

Mitchell, Alan. "Corporate Dieting Can Make Your Company Fat." *Management Today*. May 1998.

"Using Your Budget to Control Costs." *BusinessTown.com*. Available from: http://www.businesstown.com/accounting/slashing budget.asp.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Hickman, Anaxos

COST SHARING

Cost sharing is a process wherein two or more entities work together to secure savings that one alone would be unable to obtain. Such partnerships may be pursued in order to realize any number of business objectives, such as increased marketplace exposure or access to technology, and expanded market reach. However, cost savings are usually a central component of these arrangements. Cost-sharing partnerships can be implemented in many different operating areas, from marketing to transportation to research and development. It is a favorite tool of many start-ups, freelancers, and small business enterprises with limited financial resources.

A business can enter cost-sharing partnerships with other businesses, with its own employees, and with its clients and customers. Each of these cost-sharing types is outlined below.

COST SHARING BUSINESS TO BUSINESS

Traditionally, the meaning of cost-sharing partnerships has been an arrangement in which one or more businesses partner to secure savings of some kind. Relatively few cost-sharing arrangements have been implemented for the manufacture of goods or execution of services. Instead, the majority of cost-sharing plans are in the area of marketing and advertising. "Today's direct marketing partnerships achieve impressive cost-benefit results," stated Myron Gould in *Direct Marketing*. He cited three primary advantages associated with cost-sharing partnerships in this operational area:

- They enable marketers to address the competitive challenges of the rising cost of traditional direct marketing essentials, such as postage and paper.
- They help marketers reduce direct mail expenses because costs are shared.
- Their effectiveness is enhanced by the development of technology tools and media outlet alternatives.

Gould cited the latter factor as particularly important for businesses seeking to engage in effective cost-sharing. "Computers have transformed [the marketing] industry and given birth to partnership opportunities. Today's computer-driven partnerships empower us to target qualified recipients and segment lists as never before. Many of our alternative direct marketing programs have traditionally taken a broadcast approach reaching broadly defined segments. Now, partnerships offer qualified segmentation, targeting narrower, clearly defined lifestyle and demographic segments. Technical advances in imprinting and inserting also offer enhanced ability to customize the package and the offer." Cost sharing is also an economical

alternative for expanding into newer marketing approaches, such as social media, digital advertising, and other Web-based campaigns.

Finding a Cost-Sharing Partner. "There are no rules, standards, or boundaries that should restrict your vision when seeking a partner. Rather, shared goals should guide your 'vision quest," wrote Gould. "Partnerships can be formed in the profit and nonprofit sectors, in the same or different industries, within different divisions of the same company, and in similar market segments/demographics in non-competitive industries."

Many small-business owners seek out allies specifically to save money on operating costs. This is a perfectly legitimate course of action, but entrepreneurs should make certain that the final agreement is a fair one that explicitly details the terms of the agreement. Indeed, written partnership agreements that define each partner's spending obligations should be insisted on. In addition to discussing cost-sharing matters, these documents can also provide details on agreed-upon procedures and work flow, parameters for responsibilities, and mechanisms to measure results both during and after the project. As Gould observed, carefully crafted proposals "will help you mitigate concerns about loss of control and structuring the partnership for mutual benefit. When a partnership fulfills the consumers' needs with a new, exciting, or value-added offer or program, risks are minimized for all involved."

In addition to ensuring that cost-sharing agreements are sufficiently documented, small-business owners should weigh possible other benefits associated with partner alternatives when making their decision. Gould noted, for example, that a larger company might be able to provide a small business with valuable access to technology and training, while a smaller business might be blessed with a much-coveted contemporary market image. Ideally, a small-business owner will be able to find a partner who not only can help him or her secure savings in one or more aspects of business operations but also provide additional benefits.

One area of particular interest to small businesses is the concept of sharing office space. Shared space is particularly attractive for professionals who need to see clients or patients, such as lawyers, doctors, and financial consultants. Dividing office overhead, reception staff expenses, and other costs among two or more professionals can be an economical approach for professionals who need a physical presence. It is also an attractive alternative for those who spend little time in their office, such as sales representatives and real estate agents. Another concept which grew in popularity during the recession of 2008 and 2009, was co-working, a less formal and more flexible approach in which a large group of people share a large work space at

random times. Co-working facilities may provide little more than a chair, a desktop and a place to plug in a laptop computer. Freelancers, entrepreneurs, and others can benefit from using a workspace outside their homes for occasional meetings, networking, or simply to establish boundaries between their personal and professional lives.

Cost-Sharing Arrangements and the Internal Revenue Service. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) maintains certain rules concerning how cost-sharing agreements within business groups should allocate costs. The IRS defines a cost-sharing arrangement as an agreement under which costs to develop intangibles are shared in proportion to reasonably anticipated benefits that each entity will reap. Such arrangements must include two or more participants; provide a method to calculate each controlled participant's share of intangible development costs, based on factors that can reasonably be expected to reflect each participant's share of anticipated benefits; provide for adjustments to the controlled participant's shares of intangible development costs to account for changes in economic conditions and the business operations and practices of the participants; and be recorded in an up-to-date document that provides detailed information on specifics of the arrangement.

The IRS established a "safe harbor" for actual benefits that diverge from estimates, but only if the difference is less than 20 percent. In allocating intangible development costs under a cost-sharing agreement, it is necessary to project the participant's share of anticipated benefits. That share is then compared to the participant's allocated share of the total costs. If these shares are not equal, the IRS has the authority to adjust accordingly. Benefits include additional income generated and costs saved by the use of the intangible.

COST SHARING WITH EMPLOYEES

In the early twenty-first century, annual increases in the cost of health care benefits have created a situation in which many companies feel forced to pass along a greater and greater portion of health insurance costs to employees. This cost shifting is referred to in the business world as health care cost sharing. In an attempt to reduce the cost of employee benefits, many companies have begun to increase the percentage of premium costs that must be paid by the employee. This is often done by increasing the amount of co-pays that employees are asked to pay for doctor visits and prescription drugs. It may also be done by an outright increase in the percentage of the premium paid directly by the employee for his or her coverage. Either way, it is a cost-sharing measure that reduces a company's costs by passing them on to employees. Some small businesses have dropped their employee health care plans as a way to reduce costs, while others

have kept their plans in force by implementing costsharing plans. Numerous studies indicate that increased cost sharing by patients reduce how often they use health care services.

COST SHARING WITH CUSTOMERS

The increasing use of self-serve arrangements in retail establishments, financial institutions, and government agencies represents the rising popularity of cost-sharing measures that share costs with customers. In order to be effective these arrangements must be seen by the customer to be beneficial in some way, at least in their early stages. The customer may be offered a reduced price for booking his or her own airline ticket, or for assembling a piece of furniture. A customer may save time by using a self checkout lane and feel that this compensates for the effort. The tools offered a customer for performing these self-service tasks are also important. They must be easy to use. "If the interface is confusing, people are not going to stand there and figure it out. They're just gone," explained Francie Mendelsohn, president of Summit Research Associates, in a CIO Magazine article. If the transaction is made easy and the customer is convinced that he or she is receiving value equal to or greater than the effort expended, cost-sharing partnerships with customers can be a means for companies

SEE ALSO Barter; Cooperative Advertising; Cooperatives; Shared Services.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baldwin III, Arthur L. "The Price of Illness: Cost Sharing and Health Plan Benefits." *Medical Benefits*. 15 November 2005.

"Businesses Cut Costs by Sharing Office Space." *NBC 29*. Available from: http://www.nbc29.com/Global/story/asp?S=12049479.

Chernew, Michael, and Fendrick, Mark. "Clinically Sensitive Cost Sharing for Prescription Drugs: Thinking Beyond the Silos." *Medical Care.* 23 September 1996.

Clift, Vicki. "Small Firms Benefit from a Promotional Partner." Marketing News. 23 September 1996.

Dicker, Adrian J. W. "Final Cost Sharing Regulations." *Tax Advisor*. May 1996.

Dragoon, Alice. "Six Simple Rules For Successful Self Service." CIO Magazine. 15 October 2005.

Fitzgerald, Kevin R. "Proprietary Information Should Suppliers Share It?" *Purchasing*. 3 October 1996.

Flandez, Raymund. "Startups Share Space to Shave Costs in Slump." Wall Street Journal. May 2009.

Gould, Myron. "Partnering for Profit How to Achieve Impressive Cost Benefit Results." *Direct Marketing.* February 1997.

Hanson, Don R., and Maryanne M. Mowen. *Cost Management:* Accounting and Control. 5th ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005

"Health Care Cost Sharing." *Controller's Report.* August 2005. Kaplan, Todd R., and David Wettstein. "Cost Sharing: Efficiency and Implementation." *Journal of Mathematical Economics*. December 1999.

Mattioli, Dana. "Many Small Firms Drop Health Care." Wall Street Journal. 26 May 2009.

Orsi, Janelle. The Sharing Solution: How to Save Money, Simplify Your Life & Build Community. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009. Viola, Judah, and McMahon, Susan. Consulting and Evaluation with Nonprofit and Community Based Organizations. Sudbury, Mass.: Jones and Bartlett, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Hickman, Anaxos

COST-BENEFIT ANALYSIS

Cost-benefit analysis is the process of evaluating a planned action by determining the net value it will have for the company. Basically, a cost-benefit analysis finds, quantifies, and adds all the positive factors. These are the benefits. Then it identifies, quantifies, and subtracts all the negatives the costs. The difference between the two indicates whether the planned action is advisable. While some companies are willing to proceed with a project when the margin between costs and benefits is small, others will only pursue actions where benefits are considerably more than the expected costs. The key to doing a successful costbenefit analysis is making sure to include all the costs and benefits, and then properly quantify them. This is the fundamental assessment behind virtually every business decision, due to the simple fact that business owners and managers do not want to spend money unless the benefits that derive from the expenditure are expected to exceed the costs. As companies increasingly seek to cut costs and improve productivity, cost-benefit analysis has become a valuable tool for evaluating a wide range of business opportunities, such as major purchases, organizational changes, and expansions.

Some examples of the types of business decisions that may be facilitated by cost-benefit analysis include whether to add employees, introduce a new technology, purchase equipment, change vendors, implement new procedures, outsource certain functions, and remodel or relocate facilities. In evaluating such opportunities, managers can justify their decisions by applying cost-benefit analysis. This type of analysis can identify the hard dollar savings (actual, quantitative savings), soft dollar savings (from such things as management time or facility space), and cost avoidance (the elimination of a future cost, like overtime or equipment leasing) associated with the opportunity.

Although its name seems simple, there can be a degree of complexity and subjectivity to the actual implementation of cost-benefit analysis. Not all costs and benefits are obvious upon initial assessment. Take, for

example, a situation in which a company is trying to decide if it should make or buy a certain subcomponent of a larger assembly it manufactures. A quick review of the accounting numbers may suggest that the cost to manufacture the component, at \$5 per piece, can easily be beaten by an outside vendor who will sell it to the company for only \$4. But there are several other factors that need to be considered and quantified (if possible):

- 1. When production of a subcomponent is contracted to an outside vendor, the company's own factory will be used less, and therefore its fixed overhead costs have fewer components over which to spread its fixed overhead costs. As a result, other parts it continues to manufacture may show an increase in costs, consuming some or even all of the apparent gain.
- 2. The labor force may be concerned about outsourcing of work to which they feel entitled. Resulting morale problems and labor unrest could quickly cost the company far more than it expected to save.
- The consequences of a loss of control over the subcomponent must be weighed. Once the part is outsourced, the company no longer has direct control over the quality, timeliness, or reliability of the product delivered.
- 4. On the other hand, unforeseen benefits may be attained. For example, the newly freed factory space may be deployed in a more productive manner, enabling the company to make more of the main assembly or even another product altogether.

This list illustrates the ripple effect that occurs in response to changes made in a real business setting. The cost-benefit analyst needs to be cognizant of the subtle interactions of other events with the action under consideration in order fully to evaluate its impact. In fact, accuracy in quantifying the costs and benefits in this sort of analysis is essential in producing information useful for the decision-making process. The analyst also needs to make sure he or she has considered all the potential costs throughout the business cycle, including marketing, advertising, travel, software, hardware, additional support staff, and other costs that extend beyond the basic process of manufacturing a product or providing a service.

The time value of money is a central concept in doing a cost-benefit analysis. An amount of money received today has greater value than getting that same amount of money in the future. Compensating for this difference between the present value and the future value of money is essential if a cost-benefit analysis is accurately to quantify the costs and benefits of the action being studied.

Capital budgeting is essentially a cost-benefit analysis that extends the evaluation of costs and benefits into a longer time frame and therefore places greater emphasis on considerations of the time value of money. When the inputs and outputs related to a capital expenditure are quantified by year, they can then be discounted to present value to determine the net present value of the opportunity at the time of the decision.

A formal cost-benefit analysis is a multi-step process which includes a preliminary survey, a feasibility study, and a final report. At the conclusion of each step, the party responsible for performing the analysis can decide whether continuing on to the next step is warranted. The preliminary survey is an initial evaluation that involves gathering information on both the opportunity and the existing situation. The feasibility study involves completing the information gathering as needed and evaluating the data to gauge the short- and long-term impact of the opportunity. Finally, the formal cost-benefit analysis report should provide decision makers with all the pertinent information they need to take appropriate action on the opportunity. It should include an executive summary and introduction; information about the scope, purpose, and methodology of the study; recommendations, along with factual justification; and factors concerning implementation.

Many small businesses also use a less formal approach to cost-benefit analysis to address less complex decisions. Approaches can be as simple as writing down the pros and cons of a proposal in two columns on a sheet of paper, assigning expected costs or benefits to each factor, and totaling them at the bottom of the page. More advanced approaches are available through software packages, online templates, and other tools available online for little or no cost.

Cost-benefit analysis is a decision support method used to help answer questions that often start with "what if" or "should we." It is a mathematical method to measure the benefits of a course of action. It is a powerful tool that can be used to analyze thoroughly the likely net effect to a business of buying new equipment, expanding into a new service area, or outsourcing a task now handled internally. Feeling confident that the benefits derived from an action taken will outweigh the costs of implementing that action makes the decision to proceed much easier.

While cost-benefit analysis is a useful tool, it generally only addresses the financial aspects of a proposed undertaking. Other factors include how the planned action affects stakeholders such as owners, management, employees, vendors and customers; whether it fits within a company's overall strategy; the impact of changing technology; and various risk factors surrounding the concept. For more complex proposals, small-business owners should consider putting together a comprehensive case

that addresses the financial aspects of a decision as well as other considerations that are more difficult to quantify.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bhemani, Alnoor. *Management Accounting in the Digital Economy*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2004.

Campbell, Harry F., and Richard P. C. Brown. *Benefit Cost Analysis, Financial and Economic Appraisal Using Spreadsheets*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2003.

"Cost Benefit Analysis." *Entrepreneur*. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/encyclopedia/term/82116.html.

"Cost Benefit Analysis." *Entrepreneur Support.* Available from: http://www.entrepreneur support.com/cost benefit analysis. shtml.

Dmytrenko, April L. "Cost Benefit Analysis." Records Management Quarterly. January 1997.

Dompere, Kofi K. Cost Benefit Analysis and the Theory of Fuzzy Decisions. New York: Springer, 2004.

Heldman, Kim. PMP: Project Management Professional Exam Study Guide. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley/Sybex, 2009.

Hoque, Zahirul, ed. *Handbook of Cost and Management Accounting*. London: Spiramus Press, 2005.

Remenyi, Dan. *How to Prepare Business Cases*. Oxford, U.K.: CIMA Publishing, 2009.

Shein, Esther. "Formula for ROI." PC Week. 28 September 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Hickman, Anaxos

COSTS

Costs are the necessary expenditures that must be made in order to run a business. Every factor of production has an associated cost. The cost of labor, for example, used in the production of goods and services is measured in terms of wages and benefits. The cost of a fixed asset used in production is measured in terms of depreciation. The cost of capital used to purchase fixed assets is measured in terms of the interest expense associated with raising the capital.

Businesses of all sizes are vitally interested in measuring their costs. Many types of costs are observable and easily quantifiable. In such cases there is a direct relationship between cost of input and quantity of output. Other types of costs must be estimated or allocated. That is, the relationship between costs of input and units of output may not be directly observable or quantifiable. In the delivery of professional services, for example, the quality of the output is usually more significant than the quantity, and output cannot simply be measured in terms of the number of patients treated or students taught. In such instances where qualitative factors play an important role in measuring output, there is no direct relationship between costs incurred and output achieved. For all these types of costs,

business owners and managers must continually track and monitor costs to keep them under control.

DIFFERENT WAYS TO CATEGORIZE COSTS

Costs can have different relationships to output. Costs also are used in different business applications, such as financial accounting, cost accounting, budgeting, capital budgeting, and valuation. Consequently, there are different ways of categorizing costs according to their relationship to output as well as according to the context in which they are used. Following this summary of the different types of costs are some examples of how costs are used in different business applications.

Fixed and Variable Costs. The two basic types of costs incurred by businesses are fixed and variable. Fixed costs do not vary with output, while variable costs do. Fixed costs are sometimes called overhead costs. They are incurred whether a firm manufactures 100 widgets or 1,000 widgets. In preparing a budget, fixed costs may include rent, utilities, depreciation, and supervisors' salaries. Manufacturing overhead may include such items as property taxes and insurance. These fixed costs remain constant in spite of changes in output.

Variable costs, on the other hand, fluctuate in direct proportion to changes in output. In a production facility, labor and material costs are usually variable costs that increase as the volume of production increases. It takes more labor and material to produce more output, so the cost of labor and material varies in direct proportion to the volume of output. More spending on marketing, advertising, and sales efforts bring more income as well as higher costs. Increased revenues often result in higher payroll and income taxes, employee insurance costs, and retirement plan contributions.

For many companies in the service sector, the traditional division of costs into fixed and variable may not work. Typically, variable costs have been defined primarily as labor and materials. However, in a service industry labor is often salaried by contract or by managerial policy and thus does not fluctuate with production. In this case, it is a fixed and not a variable cost for these companies. A service company is also likely to use temporary or contract workers to respond to fluctuating work flows, in which case labor becomes a variable cost. For example, adding more customer service representatives often increases costs for personal computers, network capacity, telephone lines, and office furniture. There is no hard and firm rule about what category (fixed or variable) is appropriate for particular costs. The cost of office paper in one company, for example, may be an overhead or fixed cost since the paper is used in the administrative offices for administrative tasks. For another company, that same office paper may well be a variable cost because the business produces printing as a service to other businesses. Each business must determine based on its own uses whether an expense is a fixed or variable cost to the business.

In addition to variable and fixed costs, some costs are considered mixed. That is, they contain elements of fixed and variable costs. In some cases the cost of supervision and inspection are considered mixed costs.

Direct and Indirect Costs. Direct costs are similar to variable costs. They can be directly attributed to the production of output. The system of valuing inventories, called direct costing, is also known as variable costing. Under this accounting system only those costs that vary directly with the volume of production are charged to products as they are manufactured. The value of inventory is the sum of direct material, direct labor, and all variable manufacturing costs.

Indirect costs, on the other hand, are similar to fixed costs. They are not directly related to the volume of output. Indirect costs in a manufacturing plant may include supervisors' salaries, indirect labor, factory supplies used, taxes, utilities, depreciation on building and equipment, factory rent, tools expense, and patent expense. These indirect costs are sometimes referred to as manufacturing overhead.

Under the accounting system known as full costing or absorption costing, all of the indirect costs in manufacturing overhead as well as direct costs are included in determining the cost of inventory. They are considered part of the cost of the products being manufactured.

Product and Period Costs. The concepts of product and period costs are similar to direct and indirect costs. Product costs are those that the firm's accounting system associates directly with output and that are used to value inventory. Period costs are charged as expenses to the current period. Under direct costing, period costs are not viewed as costs of the products being manufactured, so they are not associated with valuing inventories.

If the firm uses a full cost accounting system, however, all manufacturing costs, including fixed manufacturing overhead costs and variable costs, become product costs. They are considered part of the cost of manufacturing and are charged against inventory.

Other Types of Costs. There are some other basic types of costs, and these are presented below as they are used in different accounting systems.

Controllable and Uncontrollable Costs. In budgeting it is useful to identify controllable and uncontrollable costs. This simply means that managers with budgetary responsibility should not be held accountable for costs they cannot control.

Out-of-pocket and Sunk Costs. Financial managers often use the concepts of out-of-pocket costs and sunk costs when evaluating the financial merits of specific proposals. Out-of-pocket costs are those that require the use of current resources, usually cash. Sunk costs have already been incurred. In evaluating whether or not to increase production, for example, financial managers may take into account the sunk costs associated with tools and machinery as well as the out-of-pocket costs associated with adding more material and labor.

Incremental and Opportunity Costs. Financial planning efforts utilize the concepts of incremental and opportunity costs. Incremental costs are those associated with switching from one level of activity or course of action to another. Incremental costs represent the difference between two alternatives. Opportunity costs represent the sacrifice that is made when the means of production are used for one task rather than another, or when capital is used for one investment rather than another. Nothing can be produced or invested without incurring an opportunity cost. By making one investment or production decision using limited resources, one necessarily forgoes the opportunity to use those resources for a different purpose. Consequently, opportunity costs are not usually factored into investment and production decisions involving resource allocation.

Imputed Costs. Also of use to financial planners are imputed costs. These are costs that are not actually incurred but are associated with internal transactions. When work in process is transferred from one department to another within an organization, a method of transfer pricing may be needed for budgetary reasons. Although there is no actual purchase or sale of goods and materials, the receiving department may be charged with imputed costs for the work it has received. When a company rents itself a building that it could have rented to an outside party, the rent may be considered an imputed cost.

BUSINESS APPLICATIONS USE DIFFERENT TYPES OF COSTS

Costs as a business concept are useful in measuring performance and determining profitability. What follows are brief discussions of some business applications in which costs play an important role.

Financial Accounting. One of the major objectives of financial accounting is to determine the periodic income of the business. In manufacturing firms a major component of the income statement is the cost of goods sold (COGS). COGS is that part of the cost of inventory that can be considered an expense of the period because the goods were

sold. It appears as an expense on the firm's periodic income statement. COGS is calculated as beginning inventory plus net purchases minus ending inventory.

Depreciation is another cost that becomes a periodic expense on the income statement. Every asset is initially valued at its cost. Accountants charge the cost of the asset to depreciation expense over the useful life of the asset. This cost allocation approach attempts to match costs with revenues and is more reliable than attempting to periodically determine the fair market value of the asset.

In financial accounting, costs represent assets rather than expenses. Costs only become expenses when they are charged against current income. Costs may be allocated as expenses against income over time, as in the case of depreciation, or they may be charged as expenses when revenues are generated, as in the case of COGS.

Cost Accounting. Cost accounting, also sometimes known as management accounting, provides appropriate cost information for budgeting systems and management decision making. Using the principles of general accounting, cost accounting records and determines costs associated with various functions of the business. These data are used by management to improve operations and make them more efficient, economical, and profitable.

Two major systems can be used to record the costs of manufactured products. They are known as job costing and process costing. A job cost system, or job order cost system, collects costs for each physically identifiable job or batch of work as it moves through the manufacturing facility and disregards the accounting period in which the work is done. With a process cost system, on the other hand, costs are collected for all of the products worked on during a specific accounting period. Unit costs are then determined by dividing the total costs by the number of units worked on during the period. Process cost systems are most appropriate for continuous operations, when like products are produced, or when several departments cooperate and participate in one or more operations. Job costing, on the other hand, is used when labor is a chief element of cost. when diversified lines or unlike products are manufactured, or when products are built to customer specifications.

When costs are easily observable and quantifiable, cost standards are usually developed. Also known as engineered standards, they are developed for each physical input at each step of the production process. At that point an engineered cost per unit of production can be determined. By documenting variable costs and fairly allocating fixed costs to different departments, a cost accounting system can provide management with the accountability and cost controls it needs to improve operations.

Budgeting Systems. Budgeting systems rely on accurate cost accounting systems. Using cost data collected by the business's cost accounting system, budgets can be developed for each department at different levels of output. Different units within the business can be designated cost centers, profit centers, or departments. Budgets are then used as a management tool to measure performance, among other things. Performance is measured by the extent to which actual figures deviate from budgeted amounts.

In using budgets as measures of performance, it is important to distinguish between controllable and uncontrollable costs. Managers should not be held accountable for costs they cannot control. In the short run, fixed costs can rarely be controlled. Consequently, a typical budget statement will show sales revenue as forecast and the variable costs associated with that level of production. The difference between sales revenue and variable costs is the contribution margin. Fixed costs are then deducted from the contribution margin to obtain a figure for operating income. Managers and departments are then evaluated on the basis of costs and those elements of production they are expected to control.

Cost of Capital. Capital budgeting and other business decisions, such as lease-buy decisions, bond refunding, and working capital policies, require estimates of a company's cost of capital. Capital budgeting decisions revolve around deciding whether to purchase a particular capital asset. Such decisions are based on a cost-benefit analysis, an estimate of the net present value of future revenues that would be generated by a particular capital asset. An important factor in such decisions is the company's cost of capital.

Cost of capital is a percentage that represents the interest rate the company would pay for the funds being raised. Each capital component debt, equity, and retained earnings has its own cost. Each type of debt or equity also has a different cost. While a particular purchase or project may be funded by only one kind of capital, companies are likely to use a weighted average cost of capital when making financial decisions. Such practice takes into account the fact that the company is an ongoing concern that will need to raise capital at different rates in the future as well as at the present rate.

Other Applications. Costs are sometimes used in the valuation of assets that are being bought or sold. Buyers and sellers may agree that the value of an asset can be determined by estimating the costs associated with building or creating an asset that could perform similar functions and provide similar benefits as the existing asset. Using the cost approach to value an asset contrasts with the income approach, which attempts to identify the present value of the revenues the asset is expected to generate.

Finally, costs are used in making pricing decisions. Manufacturing firms refer to the ratio between prices and costs as their markup, which represents the difference between the selling price and the direct cost of the goods being sold. For retailers and wholesalers, the gross margin is the difference between their invoice cost and their selling price. While costs form the basis for pricing decisions, they are only a starting point, with market conditions and other factors usually determining the most profitable price.

Some or all of these cost considerations also come into play when an entrepreneur is considering starting a business. While formal approaches are not necessary in the early planning stages, it can be helpful to make a list of all the anticipated costs of starting a business and running it for at least 12 months. One should also consider whether all these costs are essential or whether some can be deferred, such as the choice between renting office space or working out of the home. Projecting start-up costs can help the new business owner make sure he or she has enough capital or access to capital to keep the business going during the early days.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Albrecht, W. Steve, James D. Stice, Earl Kay Stice, and Monte Swain. Financial Accounting. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2004.
- Cooper, Robin, and Regine Slagmulder. "Introduction to Enterprise Wide Cost Management." *Management Accounting*. August 1998.
- "Financial Planning: Calculating Business costs" *Bankrate.com*. Available from: http://www.bankrate.com/brm/news/biz/green/19990712f.asp.
- "Fixed and Variable Cost Control: Effective Cost Cutting Strategies!" *MoreBusiness.com*. Available from: http://www.morebusiness.com/running your business/profitability/Controlling Costs.brc.
- Horngren, Charles T., George Foster, and Srikant M. Datar. Cost Accounting: A Managerial Emphasis. 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2009.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Business expensests" Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=109807, 00.html.
- Kimmel, Paul, and Leslie Kren. "Dual Rate Cost Assignment to Evaluate Performance." *CPA Journal.* July 2002.
- Sands, Jack. Accounting for Business: What the Numbers Mean and How to Use Them. Buffalo, N.Y.: Arena Books, 2003.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "StartUp Costs" Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/financestartup/ SERV SBPLANNER MANAGE STARTUP .html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Hickman, Anaxos

COUPONS

Coupons are certificates that provide consumers with discounts on goods or services when they are redeemed with retailers or manufacturers. Offered mainly by retailers and manufacturers as sales promotion tools to accomplish specific sales and marketing goals, they are popular with small-business owners because they are relatively inexpensive to disseminate and because of their historical effectiveness. Consumers are attracted to coupons because they offer immediate value and savings. While a flood of coupon offers, commonly known as "coupon clutter," resulted in falling redemption rates for many years, tough economic times in 2009 brought renewed interest in coupons. There was a 27 percent increase in coupon use in 2009, according to a survey by promotional tracking firm Inmar.

Advantages and Disadvantages. Like other sales promotion tools, coupons have their advantages as well as their problems. On the plus side, they have the advantage of passing along savings directly to consumers, as opposed to trade allowances given to retailers by producers. Consumers perceive coupons as a temporary special offer rather than a price reduction, so the withdrawal of coupons usually does not have an adverse effect on sales. In addition, coupons often create added traffic for retailers, who have the option of doubling or even tripling the value of manufacturers' coupons at their own expense to create even more store traffic. Moreover, retailers often receive additional compensation from manufacturers for handling the coupons.

Critics of coupon-oriented sales promotions argue that coupon clutter has dramatically reduced their effectiveness. They question whether coupons actually generate incremental business from new users, pointing out that the increased quantity of distributed coupons has been paralleled by falling redemption rates. In addition, excessive coupon distribution also increases the likelihood of fraud and misredemption. Coupons that are issued for established brands, say critics, tend to be redeemed primarily by loyal users who would have purchased the product without a coupon.

Coupon Objectives. Coupons may be issued to serve a variety of different strategic marketing objectives. One use is to encourage consumers to try new products; coupons have historically been fairly efficient at getting consumers to try new products by reducing the risk of trying something new. Coupons are also issued to convert trial users into regular customers, such as when a product sample includes a cents-off coupon. In addition, coupons can be used to convince consumers to make purchases of new sizes, flavors, or forms of an established product.

Other objectives served by issuing coupons include building retail distribution and support, moving out-of-balance inventories, targeting different markets, cushioning price increases, and enhancing other promotional efforts with coupon add-ons. Coupons are frequently used by manufacturers because of competitive pressure. When used offensively against the competition, coupons are issued to get users of a competitive product to try a new brand. When used defensively, manufacturers provide coupons to current users to keep them from purchasing a competing brand. Companies also use coupons to steer consumers away from low-cost and generic products.

Coupon Distribution. There are several ways in which small businesses can distribute coupons, including direct mail, in-store promotion, print media, online, and via cell phones. Because of its targeted distribution, coupons sent by direct mail historically offer higher redemption rates than coupons distributed by print media.

Perhaps the most popular coupon distribution method for small businesses is the coupon mailer. This is a strategy wherein a group of retail businesses in a community sends out a mailing of individual coupons together; consumers within the community thus receive a variety of coupons for area businesses in one envelope. Sometimes the mailing will consist of an actual booklet of coupons for participating businesses, but most are sent out in loose-leaf fashion. Many communities have businesses that specialize in putting such coupon mailers together. These companies charge a fee for their production and distribution services.

During the twenty-first century, the Internet has grown as a distribution network for coupons and similar promotional pieces. According to Jeanette Best, writing in *Brandweek*, "The Internet is making this a possibility by transforming the way coupons are distributed and opening a new world for marketers to communicate with consumers in a highly interactive way. Smart marketers need to take note and be aware of the advantages and benefits of using online coupons." Individual companies are using the Internet for coupon distribution as well. A company may post coupons on its Web site or it may send coupons directly to customers who are already signed up to receive an enewsletter. The coupons are usually redeemable through online purchases or by printing a copy of the coupon and bringing it along when shopping at a retail outlet.

"Digital coupons" distributed through e-mail, cell phones, social media sites, and RSS feeds have also grown in popularity. Businesses are increasingly turning to digital advertising over traditional media because of its ability to target customers and potential customers more precisely, as well as the reduced costs associated with eliminating printing expenses. Mobile coupons, which are typically

discount codes contained in a text message sent to a cell phone or similar device, have also become quite popular. Some coupons contain bar codes that can be scanned at the register. These digital coupons can be sent directly from a retailer or can be accessed through aggregation sites and applications that provide a stream of money-saving offers tailored to individual customers' preferences.

SEE ALSO Rebates.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Best, Jeanette. "Online Coupons: An Engaging Idea." *Brandweek.* 2 May 2005.

Diamond, Dave. "The Couponing Opportunity." *Gourmet Retailer.* 25 February 2010.

"Don't Discount the Coupon." *Prepared Foods.* May 1997. Fields, Laura. "Making Coupons Count." *Marketing.* 10 July 1997. Halkias, Maria. "Cellphone Coupons Arriving at a Fast Clip." *Dallas Morning News.* 1 February 2010.

Lisanti, Tony. "The Almighty Coupon, Redux." Discount Store News. 21 September 1998.

O'Leary, Noreen. "Coupon Use Skyrockets." *Brandweek.* 28 January 2010.

Reese, Shelly. "Declining Use, Costs Spur Hard Look at Coupons." *Stores*. March 1997.

Wortham, Jenna. "Coupons You Don't Clip, Sent to Your Cellphone." New York Times. 29 August 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Hickman, Anaxos

CREDIT

Credit is a transaction between two parties in which one, acting as creditor or lender, supplies the other, the debtor or borrower, with money, goods, services, or securities in return for the promise of future payment. As a financial transaction, credit is the purchase of the present use of money with the promise to pay in the future according to a prearranged schedule and at a specified cost defined by the interest rate. In modern economies, the use of credit is pervasive and the volume enormous. Electronic transfer technology moves vast amounts of capital instantaneously around the globe irrespective of geopolitical demarcations. For this reason, markets have globalized and grown in a manner not possible in the past. Online transactions process in seconds, and online vendors turn profits immediately rather than waiting on checks by using Internet shopping carts and PayPal.

In a production economy, credit bridges the time gap between the commencement of production and the final sale of goods in the marketplace. In order to pay labor and secure materials from vendors, the producer secures a constant source of credit to fund production expenses, that is, working capital. The promise or expectation of continued economic growth motivates the producer to expand production facilities, increase labor, and purchase additional materials. These create a need for long-term financing.

To accumulate adequate reserves from which to lend large sums of money, banks and insurance companies act as intermediaries between those with excess reserves and those in need of financing. These institutions collect excess money (short-term assets) through deposits and redirect it through loans into capital (long-term) assets.

REASONS FOR PURCHASING CREDIT

In a production economy, credit is widely available and extensively used. Because credit includes a promise to pay, the credit purchaser accepts a certain amount of financial and personal risk. Three strategies summarize the reasons for purchasing credit:

- 1. The lack of liquidity prevents profitable investments at advantageous times.
- 2. Favorable borrowing costs make it less expensive to borrow in the present than in the future. Borrowers may have expectations of rising rates, tight credit supplies, growing inflation, and decreasing economic activity. Conversely, profit expectations may be sufficiently favorable to justify present investments that require financing.
- 3. Tax incentives, which expense or deduct some interest costs, decrease the cost of borrowing and assist in capital formation.

USES FOR CREDIT

There are three major reasons why businesses borrow. The first and most common reason to borrow is to purchase assets. A loan to acquire assets may be for buying short-term, or current, assets such as inventory. This sort of loan will be repaid once the new inventory is sold to customers. The purchase of long-term or fixed assets also falls into this first category.

The second reason to borrow is to replace other types of credit. For example, if a business is already up and running, the owner may decide it is time to take out a bank loan to repay the money borrowed from a relative.

The third business reason for acquiring credit is to replace equity. The desire to buy out a partner who no longer wishes to be involved with a business may be a good reason to consider borrowing.

PROMISE TO PAY

The credit contract defines the terms of the agreement between lender and borrower. The terms of the contract delineate the borrower's obligation to repay the principal according to a schedule and at a specified cost or interest rate. The lender reserves the right to require collateral to secure a loan and to enforce payment through the courts. Many consumers and businesses were unable to keep their promise to pay in the midst of the 2008 crash of the economy, causing credit card companies and other lenders to suffer losses when borrowers could not meet their financial obligations due to job loss and a dramatic drop in consumer activity.

The lender may levy a small charge for originating or participating in a loan placement. This charge, measured in percentage points, covers administrative costs. This immediate cash infusion decreases the costs of the loan to the lender, thereby reducing the risk. The lender may also require the borrower to provide protection against nonpayment or default by securing insurance, by establishing a repayment fund, or by assigning collateral assets.

A promissory note is an unconditional written promise to pay money at a specified time or on demand. The maker of the note is primarily liable for settlement. No collateral is required. A lien agreement, however, holds property as security for payment of debt. A specific lien identifies a specific property, as in a mortgage. A general lien has no specific assignment.

CREDIT TERMS

The terms of the credit contract deal with the repayment schedule, interest rate, necessity of collateral, and debt retirement.

Repayment Schedules. Credit contracts vary in maturity. Short-term debt is from overnight to less than 1 year. Long-term debt is more than 1 year, up to 30 or 40 years. Payments may be required at the end of the contract or at set intervals, usually on a monthly basis. The payment is generally comprised of two parts: a portion of the outstanding principal and the interest costs. With the passage of time, the principal amount of the loan is amortized, or repaid little by little, until completely retired. As the principal balance diminishes, the interest on the remaining balance also declines. Interest on loans do not pay down the principal.

Revolving credit has no fixed date for retirement. The lender provides a maximum line of credit and expects monthly payment according to an amortization schedule. The borrower decides the degree to which to use the line of credit. The borrower may increase debt anytime the outstanding amount is below the maximum credit line. The borrower may retire the debt at will, or may continue a cycle of paying down and increasing the debt.

Interest Rates. Interest is the cost of purchasing the use of money, that is, borrowing. The interest rate charged by lending institutions must be sufficient to cover the lender's operating costs, administrative costs, and an acceptable rate of return. Interest rates may be fixed for the term of the loan, or adjusted to reflect changing market conditions. A credit contract may adjust rates daily, annually, or at intervals of 3, 5, and 10 years. In 2009 and early 2010, interest rates on credit cards went up significantly, even for those with good credit histories. Card issuers likely did this in response to the signing of the Credit Card Accountability, Responsibility, and Disclosure (CARD) Act of 2009 by President Barack Obama on May 22, 2009. The regulations within the bill went into effect on February 22, 2010.

Collateral. Assets pledged as security against a failure to repay a loan are known as collateral. Credit backed by collateral is secured. The asset purchased by the loan often serves as the only collateral. In other cases the borrower puts other assets, including cash, aside as collateral. Real estate or land serve as the collateral for securing mortgages.

Unsecured debt relies on the earning power of the borrower. A debenture is a written acknowledgment of a debt similar to a promissory note in that it is unsecured, relying only on the full faith and credit of the issuer. Corporations often issue debentures as bonds. With no collateral, these debentures are subordinate to mortgages.

A bond is a contract held in trust obligating a borrower to repay a sum of money. A debenture bond is unsecured, while a mortgage bond holds specific property in lien. A bond may contain safety measures to provide for repayment. An indenture is a legal document specifying the terms of a bond issue, including the principal, maturity date, interest rates, any qualifications and duties of the trustees, and the rights and obligations of the issuers and holders. Corporations and government entities issue bonds in a form attractive to both public and private investors.

Debt Retirement and Types of Credit. Debt retirement is the term used for the paying off of a debt. The credit contract defines the terms under which credit is issued and usually this contract also outlines how debt is to be retired or paid off. Different types of debt have different means of debt retirement.

Overnight funds are lent among banks to lift their reserves temporarily to mandated levels. A special commitment is a single purpose loan with a maturity of less than 1 year. Its purpose is to cover cash shortages resulting from a one-time increase in current assets, such as a special inventory purchase, an unexpected increase in accounts receivable, or a need for interim financing.

Trade credit is extended by a vendor who allows the purchaser up to 3 months to settle a bill. In the past it was common practice for vendors to discount trade bills by one or two percentage points as an incentive for quick payment. However, loan modification and debt settlement options that became especially popular in 2008 and 2009 allowed consumers and businesses to pay off their debt over several months or years without having to worry about lender harassment.

A seasonal line of credit of less than 1 year is used to finance inventory purchases or production. The successful sale of inventory repays the line of credit. A permanent working capital loan provides a business with financing from 1 to 5 years during times when cash flow from earnings does not coincide with the timing or volume of expenditures. Creditors expect future earnings to be sufficient to retire the loan.

Commercial papers are short-term, unsecured notes issued by corporations in a form that can be traded in the public money market. Commercial paper finances inventory and production needs. A letter of credit ("1/c") is a financing instrument that acts more like credit money than a loan. An l/c is used to facilitate a transaction, especially in trade, by guaranteeing payment at a future date. Unlike a loan, which invokes two primary parties, an I/c involves three parties: the bank, the customer, and the beneficiary. The bank issues, based on its own credibility, an I/c on behalf of its customer, promising to pay the beneficiary upon satisfactory completion of some predetermined conditions. A bank's acceptance is another short-term trade financing vehicle. A bank issues a time draft promising to pay on or after a future date on behalf of its customer. The bank rests its guarantee on the expectation that its customer will collect payment for goods previously sold.

Term loans finance the purchase of furniture, fixtures, vehicles, and plant and office equipment. Maturity generally runs more than 1 year and less than 5. A large equipment purchase may have longer terms, matched to its useful production life. Mortgage loans are used to purchase real estate and are secured by the asset itself. Mortgages generally run 10 to 40 years. When creditors provide a mortgage to finance the purchase of a property without retiring an existing mortgage, they wrap the new mortgage around the existing debt. The interest payment of the wraparound mortgage pays the debt service of the underlying mortgage.

Treasury bills are short-term debt instruments of the U.S. government issued weekly and on a discounted basis with the full face value due on maturity. T-bill maturities range from 91 to 359 days and are issued in denominations of \$10,000. Treasury notes are intermediate-term debt instruments ranging in maturity from 1 to 10 years. Issued at par, full-face value, in denominations of \$5,000 and \$10,000, T-notes pay interest semiannually. Treasury bonds are long-term debt instruments. Issued at par values

of \$1,000 and up, T-bonds pay interest semiannually, and may have call dates (retirement) prior to maturity.

CREDIT WORTHINESS

The granting of credit depends on the confidence the lender has in the borrower's credit worthiness. Generally defined as a debtor's ability to pay, credit worthiness is one of many factors defining a lender's credit policies. Creditors and lenders utilize a number of financial tools to evaluate the credit worthiness of a potential borrower. Much of the evaluation relies on analyzing the borrower's balance sheet, cash flow statements, inventory turnover rates, debt structure, management performance, and market conditions. Creditors favor borrowers who generate net earnings in excess of debt obligations and contingencies that may arise. Following are some of the factors lenders consider when evaluating an individual or business that is seeking credit:

Credit worthiness. A history of trustworthiness, a moral character, and expectations of continued performance demonstrate a debtor's ability to pay. Creditors give more favorable terms to those with high credit ratings via lower point structures and interest costs. However, this does not mean that all lenders will cut out businesses or people who need credit and have less than favorable credit ratings. Through the use of higher interest rate loans like "no credit check loans" and asset loans that are based on an entity's hard assets, lenders are able to extend credit to those who have been hard hit in an economic crisis (such as the subprime mortgage crisis of 2008).

Reflecting a change in the idea of credit worthiness, in 2009 and 2010, more importance started to be placed on track records before a foreclosure, loan modification, or debt consolidation. Credit reports are still an important tool, but they are seen as part of credit worthiness rather than defining it completely. Among the hardest hit by the economic crisis of 2008, banks know that their business depends on securing enough loans to keep their doors open. This means they must measure credit worthiness in different and perhaps more progressive ways than they did prior to 2008.

Size of debt burden. Creditors seek borrowers whose earning power exceeds the demands of the payment schedule. The size of the debt is necessarily limited by the available resources. Creditors prefer to maintain a safe ratio of debt to capital.

Loan size. Creditors prefer large loans because the administrative costs decrease proportionately to the size of the loan. However, legal and practical limitations recognize the need to spread the risk either by making a larger number of loans, or by having other lenders participate. Participating lenders must have adequate resources

to entertain large loan applications. In addition, the borrower must have the capacity to ingest a large sum of money.

Frequency of borrowing. Customers who are frequent borrowers establish a reputation which directly impacts on their ability to secure debt at advantageous terms. A history of timely loan payments creates a positive credit picture whereas a history of slow payments will work against a borrower on later credit applications.

Length of commitment. Lenders accept additional risk as the time horizon increases. To cover some of the risk, lenders charge higher interest rates for longer term loans. High interest loans grew tremendously in popularity after 2008 because so many consumers were hit with foreclosures and layoffs. Poor credit left millions of Americans with no choice but to accept high interest loans and credit cards.

Social community considerations. Lenders may accept an unusual level of risk because of the social good resulting from the use of the loan. Examples might include banks participating in green homebuilding, outreach programs for those disadvantaged by natural disaster, eco-friendly ventures, firms that offer options in cost-effective online communication, and low-income housing projects.

INTEREST RATES AND RISK

Lenders use both subjective and objective guidelines to evaluate risk and to establish: a) a general rate structure reflective of market conditions; and b) borrower-specific terms based on individual credit analysis. To be profitable, lenders charge interest rates that cover perceived risks as well as the costs of doing business. The risks calculated into the interest rate include the following:

Opportunity cost risk. The lender fixes interest costs at a level sufficient to justify making a loan in the present rather than waiting for more advantageous terms in the future. The lender focuses on a desired rate of return rather than the credit worthiness of the borrower.

Credit risk or repayment risk. The borrower may not be able to make scheduled payments or repay the debt at all. The greater the credit risk, the higher the interest rate. Creditors charge lower interest rates to those with the highest credit ratings, and those who are the most able to pay. In other words, those least able to pay find themselves paying the highest rates.

Interest rate risk and prepayment risk. These risks arise when the payment or prepayment of outstanding debt does not match the terms and pricing of current debt, thus exposing the lender to a "mismatch" in the costs of doing business and the terms of lending.

Inflation risk. Inflation decreases the purchasing power of money. Lenders anticipate these losses with higher interest rates.

Currency risk. International trade and money markets may devalue the currency, decreasing its purchasing power

abroad even during times of low inflationary expectations at home. Since currency devaluation heightens inflationary expectations in a global economy, interest rates rise.

FINANCIAL INTERMEDIATION

Financial intermediation is the process of channeling funds from financial sectors with excesses to those with deficiencies. The primary suppliers of funds are households, businesses, and governments. They are also the primary borrowers. Financial intermediaries, such as banks, finance companies, and insurance companies, collect excess funds from these sectors and redistribute them in the form of credit. Financial intermediaries accumulate reserves of funds through investment and savings instruments.

Banks provide savings and checking accounts, certificates of deposit, and other time accounts for customers willing to loan the bank their funds for the payment of interest. Insurance companies gather funds through various investments and through the collecting of premiums. Banks, finance, and insurance companies also raise cash by selling equity positions or borrowing money from private or public investors. Pension funds utilize available funds from participant contributions and from investment earnings. Federally sponsored credit intermediaries capitalize themselves in a manner similar to banks.

Financial intermediation provides an efficient and practical method of redistributing purchasing power to qualified borrowers. Banks aggregate many small deposits to finance a single family home mortgage, for example. Finance companies break large pools of cash down to sizes appropriate for the purchase of an automobile. The pooling of funds from many sources and the distribution of credit to a large number of creditors spreads the risks.

In essence, financial intermediaries are reducing risk by qualifying borrowers and directing funds into creditworthy situations. Furthermore, financial intermediation increases liquidity in the system, acting as a buffer against cash shortages resulting from unexpected increases in deposit withdrawals.

CREDIT SECURITIZATION

Credit securitization is one of the most recent and important developments in financing and capital formation; it has also been responsible for some of the most severe economic downturns in modern history. Securitization is, very basically, the process of pooling various categories of assets and creating securities that derive their value from the asset pool and income streams derived therefrom. However, securitization and the vehicles used to make it happen cannot be put in basic terms some of the vehicles used by banks like Lehman Brothers in the middle of the twenty-first century's first decade were so complex that not

even industry experts and veterans of the credit industry could comprehend them. No one would have considered at that time that the financial items created on Wall Street would lead to the U.S. government having to infuse nearly a trillion dollars into the very institutions that engaged in securitization. When institutions like Lehman Brothers, Bear Stearns, Morgan Stanley, and Goldman Sachs were no longer able to conceal the massive financial crisis they were in, the federal government stepped in to avert the disaster as much as was possible. Without the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, more commonly known as the Wall Street Bailout, many believe the U.S. economy would have collapsed.

"Securitization is a complex series of financial transactions designed to maximize the cash flow and cash out options for loan originators," explains O. Max Gardner III in an article titled "Mortgage Securitization, Servicing, and Consumer Bankruptcy." "To securitize an asset, the loan originator creates a pool of financial assets.... It then uses one or more [special purpose vehicle] SPV corporations to convert the large pools of these mortgages into complex investment certificates, backed or securitized by valid liens on the transferred collateral. These certificates are then rated and offered for sale to asset capital investors, foreign investors and life insurance companies to name a few. The certificates are normally split into various types, each of which has pre-determined cash flow or equity positions in the underlying collateral."

In many instances the underlying debt is mortgages, secured by real estate, and guaranteed by an agency or insurance company. For example, an underwriter may place into securitization only mortgages guaranteed by the Veterans Administration of maturities no less than 20 years, with interest rates of not less than 9 percent, and with a cumulative principal (face) value of \$10 million. The underwriter sells shares in this pool of mortgages to the public. In addition to mortgages, credit instruments securitized in this way include auto loans, credit card receivables, and trade receivables.

THE DANGERS OF SECURITIZATION

The practice of credit securitization is among the largest causes of the subprime mortgage crisis and the economic collapse of 2008. The assets pooled together in securities or other funds were backed by mortgages that were bound to fail. Subprime mortgages were granted to homebuyers who qualified when they should not have, and who therefore ended up in mortgages that would increase, sometimes exponentially, after the first 5 years (in most cases such as adjusted rate mortgages) of house payments. Investment and commercial banking of which securitization is a part became overleveraged due to a lack of regulations.

In a February 2010 *Los Angeles Times* article, Tom Petruno wrote, "In the boom years, many of the convention's educational panels focused on how the business of bundling loans and other assets into securities had almost limitless global potential. That was when many big-money investors seemed to believe that the creation of the collateralized debt obligation rivaled the invention of the wheel."

Financial behemoth Lehman Brothers was perhaps the biggest player in the securitization collapse. While continuting to make money or so it seemed the Lehman Brothers balance sheet was deeply misleading because of poor practices in securitization. According to insider and former Lehman Brothers executive, Gary Kaminsky, the social atmosphere of the firm was largely to blame for so many investors and officers turning a blind eve. In an article for CNBC, Cadie Thompson noted Kaminsky' observation that making so much money had an addictive effect. Thompson also quotes Kaminsky's comment:, "Defining the duties of the board of directors, especially their role during a crisis, is key in preventing future financial catastrophes and is one aspect that needs to be considered as financial regulation moves forward." While some level of securitization can be a good way to move and grow money, when gone unchecked it can literally bring an economy as to their knees. well as consumers and businesses

SEE ALSO Cash Management; Collateral; Equity Financing; Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Steve L. Financial Risk Management. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Barth, James. The Rise and Fall of the US Mortgage and Credit Markets: A Comprehensive Analysis of the Market Meltdown. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

de Servigny, Arnaud, and Olivier Renault. Measuring and Managing Credit Risk. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

Gardner III, O. Max. "Mortgage Securitization, Servicing, and Consumer Bankruptcy." *GP Solo Law Trends & News* 2 no. 1 (September 2005).

Luce, Edward. "Few Escape Blame Over Subprime Explosion." Financial Times. 6 May 2009. Available from: http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/1d2c749a 39d9 11de b82d 00144feabdc0,dwpuuid=d355f29c d238 11db a7c0 000b5df10621.html.

"New Technology Makes Small Business Credit More Available." *Financial Update*. July September 2005.

Petruno, Tom. "Securitization Industry Charts Its Future." Los Angeles Times. 2 February 2010.

"Reforms to Protect American Credit Card Holders."

WhiteHouse.gov. 22 May 2009. Available from: http://www.whitehouse.gov/the press office/Fact Sheet Reforms to Protect American Credit Card Holders/.

"Stimulus Enhanced SBA Loans: More Available and More Affordable." *i Newswire*. 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.i newswire.com/stimulus enhanced sba loans more/20701.

- Thompson, Cadie. "Securitization Addiction Helped Lead Lehman's Collapse: Former Executive." *CNBC*. 15 September 2009. Available from: http://www.cnbc.com/id/ 32862797.
- Trejos, Nancy. "Credit Card Issuers Raising Rates Ahead of New Law." *Washington Post.* 2 July 2009. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp dyn/content/article/2009/07/01/AR2009070103868.html.
- U.S. Federal Reserve Bank of New York. "The Credit Process: A Guide for Small Business Owners." Available from: http://www.newyorkfed.org/education/addpub/credit.html. Retrieved February 3, 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CREDIT BUREAUS

A credit bureau is an agency that collects and sells information about the creditworthiness, or the ability to meet debt obligations, of individuals and companies. Consumer credit bureaus maintain and report on this information for individuals, while commercial credit bureaus collect and distribute this information for businesses. A synonym for a credit bureau is a credit reporting agency. Credit bureaus provide information to a number of clients, including merchants that extend credit to consumers and businesses that extend credit to other businesses. Credit bureaus may be private enterprises or may be operated as cooperatives by merchants in a particular geographic area. Users of the services typically pay either a fee based on their amount of usage or a flat membership charge.

Credit bureaus serve as a clearinghouse for credit history information. Credit grantors provide the bureaus with information about how credit customers pay their bills, and the bureaus assemble this information into a file on every consumer or business. Credit grantors can obtain credit reports about potential customers who wish to open accounts. There are over 1,000 local and regional consumer credit bureaus throughout the United States, and most are either owned or under contract with one of the nation's three major consumer credit reporting agencies: Trans Union, Equifax, and Experian.

The largest player in the commercial credit reporting business is Dun and Bradstreet Corporation. According to Elayne Robertson Demby in *Collections and Credit Risk*, Dun and Bradstreet maintains a database on roughly 60 million public and private businesses worldwide, including nearly 16 million American firms in 2009. But the rapid increase in e-commerce has changed the commercial credit reporting business in a number of ways. Customers have begun to demand information more quickly and in condensed, ready-to-use format, and a number of Internet-based credit bureaus have developed ways to meet these

needs. Since 2008 many credit reporting Web sites have offered a way for consumers to check their own credit scores as frequently as they wish for a membership fee. Consumers should be cautious and read the fine print many of these online consumer credit reporting companies will charge other hidden fees and may continue to charge consumers even if they cancel memberships or opt out of the service in other ways. The 2009 Credit Card Act required those advertising free reports to ensure that consumers know the only place they can get a free credit report that abides by federal law is from AnnualCredit Report.com. Those looking for accurate and federally accepted credit reports should visit AnnualCreditReport. com or obtain information through one of the three major bureaus (Experian, Trans Union, and Equifax.) Some of the most popular online credit report providers, as of 2010, included FreeCreditReport.com, FreeScore.com, and for credit reports on businesses, SmartBusinessReports.com.

THE HISTORY OF CREDIT BUREAUS

Cooperative credit bureaus were known in some countries from the early 1860s, but the industry experienced rapid growth only after World War I. They were originally organized to facilitate the exchange of credit information among merchants. Until the arrival of credit bureaus, the very small amount of credit granted was based on the merchant's own knowledge of the customer.

The earliest credit bureaus just maintained lists of customers who were considered by the merchants to be poor risks. After World War I, however, the U.S. population became more mobile, and credit bureaus expanded to serve a wider audience of dispersed merchants. The bureaus filled a void by providing these merchants with information that could be used to make decisions about granting credit. The development of high-speed computing capacity has increased the data processing power of credit bureaus and made it possible to keep more updated information on individuals and businesses alike. Likewise, consumers or business owners can check their credit report online in seconds, and if they notice an error on their reports, they may file a dispute with bureaus online and receive communication via e-mail as to the progress of the dispute.

CONSUMER CREDIT BUREAUS TODAY

Consumer credit bureaus are important and growing because more than one billion credit cards are in use in the United States today. A similar number of consumer credit reports are issued annually in the United States. Two billion pieces of data are entered monthly into credit records. Each of the three major consumer credit reporting systems Equifax, Experian, and Trans Union maintains 190 million credit files, which are used by independent credit reporting agencies across the United States. Millions

of these files are known as "thin files," because they contain credit information about consumers who have little to no credit established. In 2009 and 2010, getting approved for a credit card became even more difficult, even for people and corporations with very good ratings. With millions maxing out credit cards and going over limits in the wake of the financial crisis that came to a head in 2008, millions of previously healthy "thick files" became toxic to the financial future of consumers and businesses alike.

The power of credit bureaus grew as they became the primary source through which a consumer's creditworthiness was judged. If an individual's credit information with a bureau was incorrect, he or she was at risk of being denied credit, insurance, or even employment based on the erroneous information. Worse yet, the individual may not have known why she was denied. The credit scoring systems used by credit bureaus was a closely held secret.

In the 1990s and the first decade of the twenty-first century, the country saw a rise in consumer fraud and in particular, identity theft. The victims of identity theft often find themselves struggling with credit bureaus to repair their credit scores in the wake of the crime. This effort is made more difficult by the secrecy of the credit scoring process. A flurry of state and federal legislation was passed, aimed at protecting the privacy of personal data while also granting consumers access to their own credit information. In late 2003 the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act was passed. This law is designed to improve the quality of credit information and protect consumers from identity theft schemes. Some of the provisions of the law include:

- Giving Americans the right to their credit report free of charge every year. Consumers will be able to review a free report every year for unauthorized activity, including activity that might be the result of identity theft.
- Helping prevent identity theft by requiring merchants to leave all but the last five digits of a credit card number off store receipts.
- Creating a national system of fraud detection to make identity thieves more likely to be caught.
 Previously, victims would have to make phone calls to all of their credit card companies and three major credit rating agencies to alert them to the crime.
 Now consumers will only need to make one call to receive advice, set off a nationwide fraud alert, and protect their credit standing.
- Establishing a nationwide system of fraud alerts for consumers to place on their credit files. Credit reporting agencies that receive such alerts from customers will now be obliged to follow procedures to ensure that any future requests are by the true consumer, not an identity thief posing as the consumer.

- Requiring regulators to devise a list of red flag indicators of identity theft, drawn from the patterns and practices of identity thieves.
- Requiring lenders and credit agencies to take action before a victim even knows a crime has occurred. With oversight by bank regulators, the credit agencies will draw up a set of guidelines to identify patterns common to identity theft and develop methods to stop it.

Consumers should be especially careful to prevent identity theft Internet transactions are often not executed on secure servers or Internet connections, therefore, credit card numbers, addresses, birthdates, and other private data can easily be hacked into by online predators who will use this information to open accounts in the stolen name of a consumer or business. Those buying anything online should ensure the online merchant uses a secure connection. In addition, online shoppers should make sure they log off online accounts with vendors or Internet banking sites to avoid having their information "broadcast" to those who will use it illegally.

COMMERCIAL CREDIT BUREAUS

The Internet has created a number of changes in the commercial credit reporting business. Electronic commerce and online business-to-business (B2B) transactions have expanded the need for commercial credit checks to include small businesses and foreign firms. In the meantime, the instantaneous transfer of information over the Internet has caused client companies to expand their expectations about the manner in which they receive credit reports. "With more companies doing business with smaller firms and companies overseas, obtaining credit information on those businesses is more important today than ever," Demby noted. "Customers are demanding more information faster, and in a format that allows them to make rapid-fire decisions about whether or not to grant credit."

CREDIT BUREAUS UNDER FIRE

In their 2009 book, *The Rating Agencies and Their Credit Ratings: What They Are, How They Work, and Why They are Relevant*, Herwig and Patricia Langohr ask the reader to consider how reliable the bureaus are, why they should be trusted, and ultimately, what kind of credit they have in terms of reputation and trustworthiness and why.

The 2008 federal government bailout of the financial sector embittered many Americans. The palpable animosity was only intensified when consumers and businesses realized that the credit bureaus did not have any plans to make it easier for them to buy homes or cars, or get much needed loans to keep their ventures afloat. According to a January 2010 article by Tim Williams in the *American Chronicle*, "The biggest reason why our economy is still

floundering is because of the three credit bureaus' refusal to ease their criteria in established loan requirements. In fact, they have increased their requirements and have made it all but impossible for the majority of homeowners, entrepreneurs, and business to receive the capital needed for economic expansion." Williams called for either an end of credit bureaus or a change in how they score. While it is unlikely that credit bureaus will ever be eradicated, changes in how they determine scores is not at all inconceivable.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bennett, Andrea. "Credit Scores Are Due to Go Public." *Money.* 1 August 2000.

"Check Your Credit." *Phoenix Business Journal.* 22 September 2000. Demby, Elayne Robertson. "Getting a Line on Lending." *Collections and Credit Risk.* January 2001.

Experian Annual Report 2009. Nottingham, U.K.: Experian, 2009. Available from: http://www.experianannualreport.ie/pdf/EXP% 20AR09 index.pdf.

Goodman, Jordan Elliot. Everyone's Money Book on Credit. Chicago: Dearborn, 2002.

Hill, Sidney, Jr. "Hungry for Credit Data?" Collections and Credit Risk. 31 August 2000.

Langohr, Herwig, and Patricia Langohr. The Rating Agencies and Their Credit Ratings: What They Are, How They Work, and Why They are Relevant. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Mitchel, Leslie. "Credit Bureaus Big on Errors, Small on Fixes." The Salt Lake Tribune. 3 November 2005.

Pacifici, Sabrina I. "Competitive Intelligence A Selective Resource Guide." *Law and Technology Resources for Legal Professionals.* 11 October 2009. Available from: http://www. llrx.com/features/ciguide.htm.

Salmon, Felix. "Ben Stein, Predatory Bait and Switch Merchant." *Reuters.* 16 July 2009. Available from: http://blogs.reuters.com/felix salmon/2009/07/16/ben stein predatory bait and switch merchant/.

"Too Thin To Save?" *Equifax.* 20 January 2010. Available from: http://www.equifax.co.uk/About us/Press releases/2009/TOO THIN TO SAVE.html.

The White House. Fact Sheet: President Bush Signs the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act of 2003. Available from: http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/12/20031204 3.html. Retrieved January 4, 2006.

Williams, Tim. "Credit Bureaus, A Necessary Evil?" *American Chronicle* 30 January 2010. Available from: http://www.americanchronicle.com/articles/view/139179.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CREDIT CARD FINANCING

Increasing numbers of entrepreneurs have turned to credit cards to finance their business ventures. Often, these credit cards were originally secured for personal use, but credit card issuers target business owners for corporate cards as well. Credit cards are one resource available to small businesses with few other options to obtain start-up capital. An entrepreneur who already has a nonbusiness credit card may have no other choice but to use his or her personal line of credit during a banking crisis that freezes financial institutions, such as the economic crisis of 2008. Using personal credit cards is by no means a desirable method for financing a start-up in most economic environments. Most credit cards charge much higher interest rates than regular bank loans, making this form of financing a more costly option. In terms of using a credit card as a primary means of paying bills monthly, a credit card offers small businesses the administrative benefit of providing detailed records of all charges that may be easily transferred to an accounting process. All business credit card transactions made by employees and managers should be closely monitored. Receipts should also be kept and purchase orders created before purchases are made.

Studies indicate that use of credit cards for small-business purposes surged dramatically during the early twenty-first century. This was in spite of the fact that, before the February 2010 enactment of The Credit Card Accountability, Responsibility, and Disclosure Act, credit card rates went up, even for people and businesses with impeccable credit scores.

A February 2006 article published by *About, Inc.*, stated that two-thirds of small businesses used a credit card for expenses. Of these, 40 percent used business credit cards exclusively and the remaining 60 percent used a personal card for at least part of their credit card purchasing transactions. This represented a growing trend and one that has not been overlooked by credit card issuing companies.

In 2009, MSN journalist Liz Pulliam Weston asked Fair Isaac Corporation (FICO) to reveal information about how many points a credit score could drop based upon various credit actions, including making late payments and bankruptcy. Based on FICO's response Weston noted, "The higher your score, the more points you tend to lose from 'bad' actions. That's because the scoring formula is sensitive to any sign you're getting in over your head. Maxing out a credit card is considered one of those signs." For business owners with great credit, finding their business in a precarious financial situation could spiral into a personal credit crisis. Some may actually be better off filing a bankruptcy, because in the long run, the points shaved off a credit score may be less with one bankruptcy than with several maxed out cards, late payments, and one or more debt settlements, loan modifications, or foreclosures on a home or commercial space.

Credit-card issuers aggressively pursue small-business owners in the hopes of selling them on corporate credit cards. According to a *Wall Stree Journal* article that

discussed 2009 Visa profits, "For the quarter ended Dec. 31, Visa reported a profit of \$763 million, or \$1.02 a class A common share, compared with a profit of \$574 million, or 74 cents per class A common share, a year earlier." This is testament to the fact that even in the midst of a recession which caused job loss and the closing of thousands of small businesses, credit card companies are still turning a profit. From the credit card companies' perspective, commercial accounts have several advantages over personal accounts. They include the standard use of annual fees with commercial credit card accounts, the opportunity to establish long-term relationships with commercial customers, and the proceeds they are able to make from extra fees for multiple cards on a single commercial account.

The reasons for the increase in credit card financing vary. Surely, the single biggest factor is the explosion in overall credit card use throughout the United States during the 1990s, when overall economic expansion surged. But there are other reasons for the growing use of credit cards by entrepreneurs. For one thing, many entrepreneurs contend that large banks habitually steer businesses that are looking for less than \$10,000 to consumer loan departments. In addition, entrepreneurs commonly blame their use of credit cards on the reluctance of banks to provide loans. Moreover, using personal or corporate credit cards allows small-business owners to skirt the bureaucratic paperwork associated with obtaining loans from banks or the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA). Also, stories of entrepreneurial success that started with the use of credit card financing were common in the late 1990s, providing further encouragement to business owners weighing whether to take the plunge. Finally, small-business owners who use credit cards to pay off business expenses can also use them to stretch their payment periods or earn significant points in frequent-flyer programs. With all of these incentives, however, many small-business owners and sole proprietors used credit cards only becuase they were forced to by their financial problems. Many of these business owners would never have considered using credit cards in the past for simple day-to-day operations. Yet, with so few banks offering loans in 2008 and 2009, and only a mild upswing in loans in early 2010, limited options left entrepreneurs with two choices: use personal or business credit cards and potentially max them out, or close shop indefinitely.

Using credit cards is a riskier-than-usual way to finance a company. Every month there is a huge bill instead of several smaller ones that can be juggled. Once a credit line is spent, one cannot pay bills and it is a very short trip from cash flow trouble to general weakness to bankruptcy. Entrepreneurs who have parlayed their credit cards into business success caution fellow business owners to pursue other financing options before turning to credit card financing. If credit card financing is the only or best alternative for

getting the necessary money to start a business, there are ways in which to minimize the potential downside of this sort of expensive financing. The following credit card management techniques were discussed in an *About, Inc.* article of 2006 and an *MSN Money* article in 2009.

- 1. Apply with Those You Know: Small-business owners should always consider applying for a credit card at the financial institution they already use. Their banking relationship may aid with the approval process. When they need an extension of credit they will have a relationship established with their lender helping with credit applications over \$100,000 not using automated scoring systems. Using a local bank is even better. In early 2010, President Obama urged consumers and small-business owners to support their local banking institutions to foster a win-win between local businesses across the financial sector and other industries. Many community banks offer Visa and Mastercard lines of credit for business entities such as limited liability companies and "Doing Business As" sole proprietors.
- 2. Limit Card Hopping: Signing up for multiple cards in an attempt to take advantage of deals can have a negative impact on a credit rating. It is also more difficult to manage many cards well. However, cutting up several credit cards and closing accounts will not improve a credit score. Most financial experts recommend keeping the oldest credit cards alive and well, and in the event of a financial crunch due to a drop in sales, always pay the older cards with longer histories first to maintain good ratings.
- 3. Use Grace Periods: The majority of small-business credit cards offers a 21-day grace period before payment must be made on purchases. Businesses can improve their cash flow using a credit card instead of checks. They need to be mindful of their business budget many business owners who used grace periods during the recession that began in 2007 found themselves still unable to pay credit card bills after grace periods were up. By 2009 hundreds of small businesses had closed or gone into bankruptcy because of financial dire straits caused by maxing out credit cards they could not repay.
- 4. Pay Online: When possible, small-business owners can save time and extra costs by paying a small-business credit card online rather than by teller at a branch or by mail. They can set up online billpay to make automatic payments from their bank, or make credit card payments while on business trips by using an iPhone, Palm, Android, or BlackBerry.
- 5. No Cash Advance: Reduce credit card fees and interest costs by not using the cash advance feature

- on the card. Cash advances incur more fees and costs. When immediate funds are needed, it is best to use a business account debit.
- 6. Avoid Late Payments: Late fees and high interest rates quickly erode the merits of using a small-business credit card. It is advisable to pay off as much of a balance as possible each month. If possible, the entire balance should be paid each month this way there will be no interest on what was used over the past month.

USING CREDIT CARDS DURING ECONOMIC CRISIS: CAUTION IS KEY

In his 2009 book, *Supersize Your Small Business Profits!*, Frank T. Kasunic discussed the crucial importance of small-business owners keeping up with their balance sheets. Knowing what is owed, what assets are on hand, and what the business is netting is part-and-parcel of everyday small-business 101. But when business owners get comfortable, often they lose sight of bookkeeping. Kasunic also discussed what he called the "Great Recession of 2009." He urged business owners to lower overhead in any way possible. He also suggested that business owners take a good hard look at why they may need new capital. If the potential profit being projected is not realistic, taking out a loan or charging up cards will not only cause credit scores to hit the basement, it could also cause bankruptcy and kill the business venture.

SEE ALSO Balance Sheet; Banks and Banking; Capital Structure; Cash Flow Management; Credit; Credit Card Financing; Credit Evaluation and Approval; Credit History.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "6 Steps to Effective Small Business Credit Card Management." About, Inc.. Available from: http://sbinformation.about.com/od/ creditloans/a/creditcard p.htm. Retrieved February 6, 2006.
- Bate, Nicholas. Beat the Recession: A Blueprint for Business Survival. Westport, Conn.: Easton Studio Press, 2009.
- Green, Charles H. SBA Loan Book: How to Get a Small Business Loan Even with Poor Credit, Weak Collateral, and No Experience. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2005.
- Hise, Phaedra. "Don't Start a Business Without One." *Inc.*. February 1998.
- Kasunic, Frank T. Supersize Your Small Business Profits! How to Survive the Current Recession and Manage Your Small Business Profitably During Turbulent Economic Times. Bloomington, Ind.: Trafford Publishing, 2009.
- Mitchell, Lesley. "Discover CEO: New Rules Don't Help Those with Best Credit." *Salt Lake Tribune.* 2 February 2010. Available from: http://www.sltrib.com/business/ci 14320083.
- Pinson, Linda, and Jerry Jinnett. Steps to Small Business Start Up. Chicago: Dearborn, 2003.

- Saha Bubna, Aparajita. "Visa: Economic Outlook Remains Cautious." *Wall Street Journal.* 3 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/BT CO 20100203 718984.html?mod=WSJ earnings MIDDLETopHeadlines.
- Snavely, Brent. "Credit Card Financing: Tempting but Risky for Small Businesses." *Crain's Detroit Business*. 14 August 2000.
- Walter, Robert. Financing Your Small Business. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2004.
- Weston, Liz Pulliam. "Ways to Kill Your Credit Scores." MSN Money. November 2009. Available from: http://articles. moneycentral.msn.com/Banking/YourCreditRating/weston 5 ways to kill your credit scores.aspx?ucpg=2.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CREDIT EVALUATION AND APPROVAL

Credit evaluation and approval is the process a business or an individual must go through to become eligible for a loan or to pay for goods and services over an extended period. It also refers to the process businesses or lenders undertake when evaluating a request for credit. Granting credit approval depends on the willingness of the creditor to lend money in the current economy and that same lender's assessment of the ability and willingness of the borrower to return the money or pay for the goods obtained plus interest in a timely fashion. Typically, small businesses must seek credit approval to obtain funds from lenders, investors, and vendors, and also grant credit approval to their customers. The typical overhead for a small-business owner will largely be determined upon which industry he or she is in, but some of the standard costs include credit card points of sale and the fees charged by credit companies, credit bureau fees, various forms of insurance, and rent or commercial real estate mortgages. All of these up-front costs require good credit for lenders to extend a line of credit approval will be contingent upon this in most cases. That said, due to the economic crisis which began in 2008, some lenders will consider bad credit loans, but this means business owners will pay a higher interest rate on their loans and will in most cases have to wait longer before they are given a credit increase or be considered for refinancing on loans.

EVALUATING CREDITWORTHINESS

In general, the granting of credit depends on the confidence the lender has in the borrower's creditworthiness. Creditworthiness which encompasses the borrower's ability and willingness to pay is one of many factors defining a lender's credit policies. Creditors and lenders utilize a number of financial tools to evaluate the creditworthiness of a potential borrower. When both lender and borrower are businesses, much of the evaluation relies on analyzing the borrower's balance sheet, cash flow statements, inventory turnover rates, debt structure, management performance, and market conditions. Creditors favor borrowers who generate net earnings in excess of debt obligations and any contingencies that may arise. Following are some of the factors lenders consider when evaluating an individual or business that is seeking credit:

Creditworthiness. A history of trustworthiness, moral character, and expectations of continued performance demonstrate a debtor's ability to pay. Creditors give more favorable terms to those with high credit ratings via lower point structures and interest costs.

Size of debt burden. Creditors seek borrowers whose earning power exceeds the demands of the payment schedule. The size of the debt is necessarily limited by the available resources. Creditors prefer to maintain a safe ratio of debt to capital.

Loan size. Creditors prefer large loans because the administrative costs decrease proportionately to the size of the loan. However, legal and practical limitations recognize the need to spread the risk either by making a larger number of loans, or by having other lenders participate. Participating lenders must have adequate resources to entertain large loan applications. In addition, the borrower must have the capacity to ingest a large sum of money. The many mergers of large banks in 2008 and 2009 allowed lenders to have more capital on hand, but they also then faced the burden of so-called toxic assets. By 2010 banks began to lend with greater frequency, but in large measure this was caused by a well-known need to inject more money into the struggling economy.

Frequency of borrowing. Customers who are frequent borrowers establish a reputation which directly impacts on their ability to secure debt at advantageous terms.

Length of commitment. Lenders accept additional risk as the time horizon increases. To cover some of the risk, lenders charge higher interest rates for longer term loans.

Social and community considerations. Lenders may accept an unusual level of risk because of the social good resulting from the use of the loan. Examples might include banks participating in low-income housing projects, green homebuilding and other environmentally-conscious ventures, online businesses (creating convenience for consumers while lowering the use of fuel to get to a brick-and-mortar storefront), or business incubator programs.

OBTAINING CREDIT APPROVAL FROM LENDERS

Many small businesses must rely on loans or other forms of credit to finance day-to-day purchases or long-term investments in facilities and equipment. Credit is one of the foundations of the American economy, and small businesses often must obtain credit in order to compete. To establish credentials for any credit approval process, from short-term loans to equity funding, a small business needs to have a business plan and a good credit history and/or assets that can be used as collateral should they fail to pay off the loan. The company must be able to show that it can repay the loan at the established interest rate. It must also demonstrate that the outlook for its type of business supports planned future projects and the reasons for borrowing.

In applying for credit, small-business owners should realize that potential creditors whether banks, vendors, or investors will seek to evaluate both their ability and willingness to pay the amount owed. This means that the creditor will examine the character of the borrower as well as his or her ability to run a successful business. Creditors will also look at the size of the loan needed, the company's purpose in obtaining funds, and the means of repayment. Ideally, lenders evaluating a small business for credit approval like to see up-to-date books and business records, a large customer base, a history of prompt payment of obligations, and adequate insurance coverage. In addition, creditors are more likely to lend if the product or service of a company is innovative and progressive enough to capture the consumer eye, or if the company is able to offer a product or service more cheaply than their competitors, making them more popular among consumers.

The process of granting loans to businesses is regulated by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) to ensure fairness and guarantee nondiscrimination and disclosure of all aspects of the process. The Small Business Administration (SBA) publishes a series of pamphlets and other information designed to assist businesses in obtaining loans. These publications advise businesses on a range of credit approval topics, including describing assets, preparing a business plan, and determining what questions to expect and how to prepare responses to those questions.

While it is true that small businesses need to be well organized before applying for credit, there needs to be some balance between small and large businesses generally the latter have much better chances at getting loans from banks, even if on paper they are in a worse financial condition. Small businesses have been considered for decades to be the backbone of the U.S. economy. For this reason, in his January 27, 2010, State of the Union Address, President Barack Obama introduced a policy that would create mandatory loan distribution amongst small and large businesses. In 2009 many of the financial institutions used money from the federal bailout (the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008) to purchase assets rather than make more loans to struggling businesses and start-ups. Obama's attempt at balancing loans and forcing lenders

to loan more was an effort to put more money back into the economy and to restore the strength of its backbone.

ASSET BASED LENDING: NEW OPTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESS START UPS

From 2007 to 2009, the creditworthiness of many consumers and small-business owners decreased dramatically because of slowed consumer activity and a failing marketplace. Because of this, more and more lenders turned to offering lines of credit based on assets owned by a business rather than its credit score. Banks offering loans based entirely on the worth of a company's collateral spiked in 2009 and showed no signs of slowing in early 2010. According to the 2010 Wall Street Journal article "Asset-Based Lending Grows in Popularity," by Kyle Stock, "-Because asset-based lenders focus on collateral, rather than credit-worthiness, they do deals that more traditional lenders shy away from. Borrowers put up equipment, inventory, accounts-receivable and other liquid assets in exchange for the money." Stock goes adds that while these types of loans were generally only provided by a minority of lenders in the past, they will likely remain a staple method for extending credit to small and medium-sized businesses.

GRANTING CREDIT APPROVAL TO CUSTOMERS

Credit approval is also something that a small business is likely to provide for its customers, whether those customers are primarily individual consumers or other businesses. The process by which a small business grants credit to individuals is governed by a series of laws administered by the Federal Trade Commission that guarantee nondiscrimination and other benefits. These laws include the Equal Credit Opportunity Act, Fair Credit Reporting Act, Truth in Lending Act, Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, and Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act.

Experts recommend that small businesses develop credit policies that are consistent with overall company goals. In other words, a company's approach toward extending credit should be as conservative as its approach toward other business activities. While granting credit to customers can offer a small business a number of advantages, and in fact is a necessary arrangement for many types of business enterprises, it also involves risks. Some of the disadvantages of providing customers with credit include increasing the cost of operations and tying up capital that could be used elsewhere. There is also the risk of incurring losses due to nonpayment, and of eroding cash flow to an extent that requires borrowing. But granting credit does offer the advantage of creating a strong base of regular customers. In addition, credit applications provide important information about these customers that can be

used in mailing lists, e-mail blasts, online newsletters, and promotional activity information via e-mail, text, or social networks such as Twitter or Facebook. In the retail trade, furthermore, credit purchasers have proven to be less concerned with prices and inclined to buy more goods at one time.

When developing credit policies, small businesses must consider the cost involved in granting credit and the impact allowing credit purchases will have on cash flow. Before beginning to grant credit to customers, companies need to be sure that they can maintain enough working capital to pay operating expenses while carrying accounts receivable. If a small business does decide to grant credit, it should not merely adopt the policies that are typical of its industry. Blindly using the same credit policies as competitors does not offer a small business any advantage and can even prove harmful if the company's situation is atypical. Instead, small businesses should develop a detailed credit policy that is compatible with their long-term goals.

The decision about whether to grant credit to a certain customer must be evaluated on a case-by-case basis. Each small business that grapples with this issue needs to gather and evaluate financial information, decide whether to grant credit and if so how much, and communicate the decision to the customer in a timely manner. At a minimum, the information gathered about a credit applicant should include the applicant' name and address, Social Security number (for individuals), bank and/or trade references, employment and income information (for individuals), and financial statements (for companies). The goal is to form an assessment of the character, reputation, financial situation, and collateral circumstances of the applicant.

Credit Programs for Business Customers. There are many avenues available to small businesses for gathering information about credit applicants. In the case of business customers, a small business's sales force can often collect trade references and financial statements from potential customers. The small business can also contact local attorneys to find out about liens, claims, or actions pending against the applicant, and can hire independent accountants to verify financial information. An analysis of a company's debts, assets, and investments can provide a solid picture of its creditworthiness, particularly when the data are compared to a composite of companies of similar size in similar industries. It is important to note that all information gathered in the credit approval process should be held strictly confidential.

Credit Programs for Individual Consumers. Consumer credit bureaus are a useful resource for small businesses in evaluating the credit worthiness of individual customers. These bureaus, Trans Union, Equifax, and Experian, maintain records of consumers' experiences with banks,

retailers, doctors, hospitals, finance companies, automobile dealers, and other commercial entities. The credit bureaus are able to provide this information in the form of a computerized credit report, often with a weighted score. These reports can be e-mailed or faxed to a business owner, and managers of accounts and credit applications can even check creditworthiness based on a credit report sent to their BlackBerry, Android, iPhone, Palm, or other handheld device. It is also important to note that credit granted to consumers is subject to the federal Truth in Lending Law, as well as a number of other federal statutes. Still, credit bureau reports do have some potential for error, so small businesses should not necessarily use them as the only source of consumer credit information; if it is warranted, a business owner or manager can run an online background check on an applicant for a nominal fee Internet background checks give information about individuals within mere moments.

Many small businesses, particularly in the retail trade, choose to participate in major credit card plans. Allowing customers to pay with credit cards offers businesses a number of advantages. Since most large retailers provide this service to customers, accepting credit cards helps small businesses compete for new customers and retain old ones. In addition, customers are often tempted to spend more when they do not have to pay cash. The convenience of credit card purchases may also attract new business from travelers who do not wish to carry large sums of cash. Finally, credit card programs enable small businesses to receive payment more quickly than they could with an individual credit account system. The main disadvantage to participating in credit card plans is cost, which may include card reading and verification machines, fees, and a percentage of sales, generally between 2 and 3 percent per transaction, although in some cases it may be as high as 5 percent. Credit cards also make it easier for customers to return merchandise or refuse to pay for items with which they are dissatisfied. Still, in this technological age, few small businesses (or large ones, for that matter) can afford to forsake membership in some sort of credit card plan.

Another common type of consumer credit is an installment plan, which is commonly offered by sellers of durable goods such as furniture or appliances. After credit approval, the customer makes a down payment and takes delivery of the merchandise, then makes monthly payments to pay off the balance. The down payment should always be large enough to make the purchaser feel like an owner rather than a renter, and the payments should be timed so that the item is paid off at a faster rate than it is likely to depreciate from use. The merchandise acts as collateral and can be repossessed in the case of nonpayment. Although installment plans can tie up a small business's capital for a relatively long period of time, it is possible to transfer such contracts

to a sales finance company for cash. The onset of the 2008 economic collapse boosted the numbers of retailers that offered installment plans, especially those plans with "no credit, bad credit okay" caveats.

SEE ALSO Cash Flow Management; Credit; Credit Bureaus; Credit Card Financing; Credit History.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abrams, Rhonda. "Strategies: Making Obama's Small Business Plan Work." *USA Today.* 28 January 2010. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/smallbusiness/columnist/ abrams/2010 01 28 obama small business plan jobs N.htm.

Anderson, Roger. "Rewards for the Way You Run Your Account." *New Statesman.* 18 September 2000.

Bragg, Steven M. Accounting Control Best Practices. Hoboken, N.J.:, Wiley 2009.

Finegold, Martin. "Credit Where It's Due." *Money Marketing*. 8 June 2000.

Green, Charles H. SBA Loan Book: How to Get a Small Business Loan Even with Poor Credit, Weak Collateral, and No Experience. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2005.

"Money Monitor." Money. 1 March 2000.

Prince, C. J. "Extending Credit to Your Customers Can be a Boon to Your Business, but Only if You Do it Wisely." *Entrepreneur*. April 2004.

Roussel, Norman David. Principles of Building Business Credit. 2d ed. New Orleans, La: Start Smart, 2009.

Siskos, Catherine. "Blazing New Trails." Kiplinger's Personal Finance Magazine. January 2000.

Stock, Kyle. "Asset Based Lending Grows in Popularity." *Wall Street Journal.* 2 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487048789045750316 40396411182.html?mod=WSJ Small+Business LEADNewsCollection.

U.S. Federal Trade Commission. A Guide to Building a Better Credit Record. U.S. Federal Trade Commission, n.d.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CREDIT HISTORY

A credit history is a record of an individual or company's past borrowing and repaying behavior. In the case of individuals, these records are collected and maintained by several large credit reporting agencies on behalf of companies that extend credit to consumers. These agencies gather and sell information about individual consumers, including whether a person pays his or her bills on time, has filed for bankruptcy or loan modification, has foreclosed on a home, or defaulted on home or car loans. Whenever a bank, retailer, car dealer, or other business needs to decide whether to extend credit to a certain individual, they can access that person's credit history through the reporting agencies. To obtain a line of credit,

a business or individual that wishes to start a business will need a good credit history. According to Ryan Barnes in a 2010 *Forbes* article, "Seven Tips For Tidying Up Your Credit Score," one of the best ways for a business or consumer to keep from going into the danger zone of a low credit score is to keep the oldest credit cards open and alive even if it means closing newer accounts to afford to keep up with payments on older cards.

The Fair Credit Reporting Act is the federal law that gives individuals the right to examine their credit histories. It is designed to promote accuracy, fairness, and privacy of information in the files of every consumer credit reporting agency. There are three major bureaus that report credit information for individuals: Trans Union, Equifax, and Experian. At an individual's request, these bureaus or agencies must provide the information in the individual credit file as well as a list of everyone who has recently requested the file. Individuals are entitled to one free report every twelve months upon request. Consumers who find inaccuracies on their credit history may file a consumer dispute verification with any or all of the three bureaus. Disputable items include a credit card that the consumer did not open that appears on his or her history, or a payment that appears late when the consumer has evidence that it was paid on time. Some items that appear on the credit history could be evidence of identity theft and should be reported to all three credit bureaus immediately.

It is important for both individuals and businesses to have a solid credit history and periodically to examine their credit reports to protect that credit history. For an individual, beginning to establish a credit history might entail opening a checking or savings account, applying for a credit card from a local department store, or taking out a small bank loan and making regular, on-time payments. A small business can obtain a favorable credit history in the same way. Credit issuers typically look at an individual or business's debt-to-income ratio to determine whether the borrower is a good or bad credit risk. In addition to a business's need to maintain good credit, according to *Tax Savvy for Small Business* by Frederick Daily, credit bureau fees were one of the most overlooked expenses for small businesses in 2008 and 2009.

USE OF THE CREDIT HISTORY BY EMPLOYERS

For an employer, reviewing a job applicant's credit report may be a helpful step in preemployment screening, retention, promotion, and even job reassignment. Every employer has the right to review the credit history of all job applicants, as long as they have obtained a signed release from the potential employee for this phase of the background check.

In the past, employers were only concerned with a potential employee's credit history if the employee would be handling money as part of the job. This is no longer strictly true. A person's credit report offers a company a way of verifying an applicant's name, address (both current and prior), birth date, and social security number. Credit reports provide a detailed history of payments, liabilities, and total debts and financial obligations as well. Howard Dvorkin explained to Chris Penttila in a 2003 Entrepreneur article, "Credit history says a lot about a person, including whether or not they would make a good employee People who have financial pressures are less productive than those who have none." But Dvorkin's point about credit history may not apply quite as much in the 2010s as it did in 2003. During harsh economic times, even the most financially responsible individuals may have to file for Chapter 13 bankruptcy for protection from predatory lenders who sold mortgages that consumers did not fully understand. Many consumers hit by the housing bubble and the mortgage crisis of 2008 and 2009 had to file for loan modification, go into foreclosure, or short sell their homes, and any of these options may have an extremely negative impact on credit history. Turning down everyone who experienced a bankruptcy or other financial protection in the post-mortgage crisis era could severely handicap employers looking for qualified candidates.

Human resource managers recommend that an employer look at credit troubles that arose from causes beyond a person's control differently from credit troubles that result from seemingly reckless spending. The former may be due to a layoff followed by medical bills, or to identity theft. Credit trouble caused by such events may not be held against potential hires if they can explain the circumstances and emphasize progress in paying the debts. The latter circumstances, however, may lead an employer to question a potential employee's overall judgment. The Fair Credit Reporting Act (FCRA), which regulates what bureaus can tell third parties, may not always hold bureaus to the standard of deleting very old or inaccurate information. For this reason, it is very important for consumers to check their credit report regularly getting turned down for a job simply because of inaccurate credit information or because of identity theft is avoidable.

Finally, if an applicant is rejected for employment based on his or her credit history, the prospective employer is required by law to notify the applicant of the denial and reasons, send the applicant a copy of his or her credit report and also send a summary of his or her rights under the Fair Credit Reporting Act. The applicant must also be given 60 days in which to dispute any inaccuracies in the credit report upon which the rejection of employment was made.

CREDIT HISTORY AND THE SMALL BUSINESS

According to a 2010 *Business Credit.com* article, "The landscape for almost all personal and business lending has changed dramatically. The meltdown of the mortgage markets and high default rates in business lending has made lenders return to underwriting basics." Small-business owners are encouraged to do anything they can to keep their credit score good, even if it means liquidating personal assets to keep up with creditors, or resorting to running the business from home if possible to lower overhead costs.

BAD CREDIT BUSINESS LOANS

While it may not be the ideal way to get a small business off the ground or out of trouble in order to stay open, many banks will entertain extending lines of credit to businesses with bad credit, or to those who wish to start a business with poor personal credit. In the first quarter of 2010, banks ready to start lending again used the bad credit loan as an option because so many businesses and consumers had poor credit. Not lending to these people and businesses would have cut out large potential profits for banks. Small-business owners who have had business or personal credit problems need to make sure that their personal credit is separate from their business credit. They can do this by applying and obtaining an Employer Identification Number (EIN) and by establishing a sole proprietorship, partnership, limited liability company (LLC), or corporation.

SEE ALSO Credit; Credit Card Financing; Credit Evaluation and Approval.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Advani, Asheesh. "Startup Financing During the Credit Crunch." Entrepreneur. 28 February 2008. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/money/financing/startupfinancingcol umnistasheeshadvani/article191012.html.

"Bankruptcy Car Loans No Credit Car Loans Getting Loans After Bankruptcy Is Challenging but Certainly Not Impossible." *PR Inside.* 22 January 2010.

Barnes, Ryan. "Seven Tips For Tidying Up Your Credit Score." *Forbes.* 20 January 2010. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2010/01/20/lowering credit score fico personal finance score.html?boxes=Homepagechannels.

"Business Credit Building: What Can building Strong Business Credit Scores Do for Your business?" *BusinessFinance.com*. 2009. Available from: http://www.businessfinance.com/business credit building.htm.

Daily, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.* 13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.

Fisher, Anne. "Staying Smart/Managing/Careers." Fortune. 26 October 1998.

"How To Do Background Checks Properly." HR Focus. August 2004. Lank, Avrum D. "Poor Credit May Be Worse for Your Wallet." Milwaukee Journal Sentinel. 15 September 2006. Penttila, Chris. "Risky Business: Staff Smarts: Should a Prospective Employee's Credit History Determine Whether He or She Gets the Job?" *Entrepreneur*. September 2003.

Simon, Jerry M. "Looking to Disappear? Deleting Your Credit History Is Far from Easy." *Fox Business.* 23 January 2010. Available from: http://www.foxbusiness.com/story/personal finance/looking disappear deleting credit history far easy/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CRISIS MANAGEMENT

Crisis management is the task of creating and implementing a plan that can deal quickly with a crisis. Crises may be produced by a wide range of events, including natural disasters such as hurricanes, earthquakes, tornadoes, and floods. Terrorist attacks, power blackouts, workplace violence, cyber crimes, product tampering and recalls, bomb threats, and the unexpected death or illness of key leaders can also produce sudden crises. The speed with which a company, country, or other entity recovers after a crisis tomorrow depends upon the plans established today.

The first years of the twenty-first century provided many unsettling examples of crises that have affected large numbers of people, communities, and businesses. The Firestone tire recall of 2000, the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, the anthrax scare in the same year, the Northeast blackout of 2003, the devastating hurricanes that hit the Gulf Coast in the summer of 2005, the economic collapse of 2008, the earthquake in Haiti in 2010, and the Toyota "gas pedal" recall of 2010 all had wide impact. These events have focused the attention of leaders at all levels on the need to have a crisis management plan.

One commentator, writing for *PR News* in 2005, shortly after Hurricane Katrina slammed into the Gulf Coast, discussed the way in which this catastrophic incident caused public relations professionals to reassess their crisis management responsibilities. "For PR pros, dealing with the day-to-day challenge of trying to rehabilitate a company after a fit of corporate chicanery in the C-suite or of assuaging consumer concerns after launching what turns out to be a faulty product simply can't compare with dealing with the aftermath of what looks to be the worst natural disaster in U.S. history." Other turbulent events of the first decade of the twenty-first century have refocused national attention on the need for robust crisis management in organizations of all sizes.

CRISIS ABROAD: GLOBAL REACTION TO THE HAITI EARTHQUAKE OF 2010

Crises happens all over the world, and many times they can have a global impact that calls many nations to action. Perhaps the most poignant example of this was the world's response to the earthquake that ravaged Haiti in January 2010. Within hours of the earthquake, people were sending cash to organizations such as Oxfam, Unicef, and the Red Cross to help Haitians recover.

Individuals were not alone in the speediness of their response. The European Union responded immediately, as did President Barack Obama and the United States. On January 13, 2010, Obama stated, "I have directed my administration to respond with swift and coordinated effort to save lives." He added, "The people of Haiti will get full support of the United States."

Crisis management by grass roots organization was at its best. Millions of people from every imaginable background came together and put their differences aside to serve Haiti any way they could. This crisis was managed with technology and social media playing a large part: by using Twitter, Flickr, YouTube, and Facebook, people gave and spread the message of need.

CREATING AND IMPLEMENTING A CRISIS MANAGEMENT PLAN

An effective crisis management plan incorporates emergency response, disaster recovery, contingency communications, business continuity, and a clear delineation of key personnel and their spheres of responsibility.

Assess the Threats. Risk assessment is a sophisticated area of expertise that can range from self-assessment to an extensive engineering study. The specific industry, size, and scope of a particular business will determine the organization's risk assessment needs. The first step is determining what kinds of emergencies might affect a particular company both internally and externally. Find out which natural disasters are most common in the region or regions of operations. Ideally, a list of threats is produced so that they may be categorized. Overall emergency plans will likely be useful in a number of different sorts of scenarios with only slight modification. When crisis management only addresses the short term, the result is a sense of immediate relief followed by a reality filled with reconstruction without a solid plan. In the case of the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008 (often known as the Wall Street Bailout) the federal government injected nearly a trillion dollars into failing private sector businesses without a long term or concrete plan. The result was that some corporations misused the money to pay high-level employees bonuses rather than putting the money back into the company coffers to rebuild what had been lost.

It is important to find out what community-level emergency procedures are in place for different sorts of incidents. Knowing the existing public safety protocols is key in coordinating rescue activities and evacuation plans. Local authorities are also a useful source of information about what actions to take and not take in the case of a biological, chemical, explosive, nuclear or radiological attack. Tenants in a commercial building or office/industrial complex may also wish to coordinate with the owners and/or managers of the facility so that company procedures work in tandem with the procedures in place for the larger entity. In the case of Haiti's 2010 earthquake, the country's already failing infrastructure meant that the authorities were unable even to begin the most short-term crisis management. As for the long-term implications, the rebuilding of homes, buildings, roads, and access to clean water would require crisis management planned by outside nations, including the United States, as well as billions of dollars from abroad to make the rebuilding of the nation possible.

Emergency Procedures. In any crisis that has the potential to take life, the physical well being and safety of all people is, of course, the first priority. One of the first questions in a crisis is whether to shelter in place or to evacuate. Guidelines should be established in advance to help make this decision quickly. For example, a fire is one situation in which there is no decision needed about whether to shelter in place or evacuate. Fires are the most common of all business disasters. A fire plan should be in place and practices with evacuation drills should be held periodically.

On the other hand, a tornado siren signals an emergency plan of another kind, in this case, again, no decision about whether to shelter in place or evacuate is necessary. Clearly, sheltering in place is the right decision when under threat of a tornado and provisions for a safe place in which to seek protection from such a storm should be in place and known to all employees.

A company's instructions for assisting disabled personnel, visitors, customers, and vendors in any emergency procedure should be a part of the crisis management plan. With the exception of disabled co-workers, for whom plans should be in place, these visitors will not know company procedures. Arrangements should be spelled out for assisting outsiders in the case of emergency.

Emergency Supplies. When preparing for emergency situations, it is usually best to think first about the basics of survival: fresh water, food, clean air, and warmth. For small businesses, it is a good idea to talk with everyone about what emergency supplies the company can feasibly provide, if any, and which ones individuals should consider keeping on hand. Encouraging everyone to have a basic emergency kit is wise. Such a kit need not contain more than bottled water and anything else the individual may need, like essential medications. A can of tuna fish and a candy bar would not be out of place in such a kit either.

At the company level, the following list of suggested items is provided by the U.S. Homeland Security Department on its Web site:

- Portable water kits vary in capacity, so individuals should determine what amount they are able to store comfortably and transport to other locations
- At least a 3-day supply of nonperishable food
- Battery-powered radio and extra batteries
- Flashlight and extra batteries
- First Aid kit
- Whistle to signal for help
- Dust or filter masks, readily available in hardware stores, which are rated based on how small a particle they filter
- Moist towelettes for sanitation
- Wrench or pliers to turn off utilities
- Can opener for food (if kit contains canned food)
- Plastic sheeting and duct tape to "seal the room"
- · Garbage bags and plastic ties for personal sanitation

It is important to note that businesses that deploy BlackBerries or other handheld devices to employees should advise them that these devices are capable of calling 911 even when no bars are visible on the LED screen and the device is in "SOS" mode. Knowing this could save lives, especially in the event of a fire or other localized crisis that only affects one small area such as an office building.

Back-ups of Essential Information. A company's essential documents and information should be backed up as a part of normal business practice. Crisis management plans should include periodic inspection of these back-up procedures and verification that all essential information is being included in the normal back-up routine. Electronic data back-ups are a norm in today's business environment but any and all important paper documents too should be safeguarded in such a way that they could be recreated if necessary. The back-ups themselves need to be stored off-site.

Communications. The key in any crisis is communications. A contingency plan for working around the failure of communications infrastructure is important. Initially, it is important to have access phone numbers or e-mail addresses for all personnel. Preparing for several alternative methods for communicating with emergency personnel, co-workers, and the families of employees is recommended. In the post-crisis period it may be necessary to have similar information in a mobile format on insurance agents, vendors, suppliers, and bankers.

The Department of Homeland Security recommends providing all employees with a wallet-size card detailing instructions on how to get company information in an emergency situation. This is preemptive action that can prove very helpful. Such a card should include telephone numbers, Internet addresses and passwords, as well as a special out-of-town phone number that can be used to leave "I'm okay" messages, texts, or e-mails in case of a regionwide catastrophe. Ensure that established staff members know that they are responsible for communicating regularly with employees throughout the crisis.

In the case of severe dislocations, the continuity of a company may rest on its ability to effectively communicate with employees, suppliers, and customers during a relocation period.

Continuity Planning. Securing property and planning for business continuation is another responsibility of those in charge of crisis planning. In the case of machinery, equipment, and other physical property, a crisis management plan of action will depend on the type of threat anticipated. In the case of a hurricane, for example, some warning is available and therefore a crisis management plan should provide guidelines for what needs to be moved and to where, as well as what should be secured and how that is to be done. In situations where a threat can be anticipated, most insurance policies will require that an entity take some actions to try and mitigate the likely damage. Many property and business interruption insurance policies specifically state that the insured has an obligation to mitigate damage. Writing in Business Insurance, Judy Greenwald quotes an insurance company vice president who spoke about how he advises clients who call in a panic after a loss. He starts with the stark advice: forget you have insurance. "The best approach, in terms of ultimately submitting a successful business interruption policy claim, is to go ahead and make the best decisions possible to keep the business going."

In crisis situations for which no warning is available an earthquake, a chemical explosion nearby—rapid implementation of a well-designed crisis management plan is the first step. Thereafter, most of the business continuity efforts are the same whether there was or was not warning about the original cause of the crisis. If a company is in a building that is one of the most sound structures in a given area, the crisis management plan may include details on how safely to house victims of a natural disaster who are left without shelter.

A crisis management plan that does not include planning for business continuity is incomplete. Once the initial crisis has been met, the plan should lay out a path to bringing the company back to full operations. Having thought through in advance what will be necessary if a company must relocate makes a difficult process easier.

The uncertainty surrounding post-crisis periods can be greatly diminished by having a detailed plan to follow.

In preparing the business continuity portion of a crisis management plan, it may be useful for small-business owners to use the following seven-point checklist to be sure that each broad area has been addressed.

- Carefully assess how their company functions, both internally and externally, to determine which staff, materials, procedures, and equipment are absolutely necessary to keep the business operating.
- 2. Identify their suppliers, shippers, resources, and other businesses they must interact with on a daily basis. Develop relationships with more than one company to use in case their primary contractor cannot service their needs or supply essential materials. A disaster that shuts down a key supplier can be devastating to a business. Create a contact list for existing critical business contractors and others they plan to use in an emergency. This list should be kept with other important documents.
- 3. Plan what they will do if their building, plant, or store is not accessible. This type of planning is often referred to as a continuity of operations plan, or COOP, and includes all facets of the business.
- 4. Plan for payroll continuity.
- Specify exactly who will be responsible for each area of the business.
- 6. Coordinate with others by meeting with businesses in their building or industrial complex. Talk with first responders, emergency managers, community organizations, and utility providers. Plan with suppliers, shippers, and others they regularly do business with. Share their plans and encourage other businesses to set in motion their own continuity planning and offer to help others.
- 7. Review and update their crisis management plan annually.

PUBLIC RELATIONS CRISIS

Threats to a company's public relations (PR) are a different sort of crisis. They may occur in conjunction with a broader crisis or may be the result of some non-life-threatening incident, like a boycott or accusations of the mismanagement of funds. An example of this would be the 2010 Toyota recall, which began with the recall of late model Camrys and other Toyota models due to accelerator pedal issues. Days later, this recall was followed up with a complete recall of all 2010 Prius models. In another testament to the power of social media and marketing online, Doug Frisbie, Toyota of USA's national

marketing manager noted, "It's important to fully understand the issues" in reference to the fact that within hours of the second recall more than 500 questions had been posted online. Quoted in *AdWeek*, Frisbie added, "Our top priorities are, No. 1, to listen to consumers and No. 2, getting them the information they need." The plan was to use the Internet as a powerful tool to educate Toyota consumers on which cars were recalled and why, and to answer their questions.

In any case, planning for how best to manage the PR side of a crisis is an important part of the overall crisis management plan. Small businesses that are faced with public relations crises are far more likely to escape relatively unscathed if they can bring two weapons to bear: 1) a solid record as a good citizen: and 2) an already established crisis management strategy.

The most important factor in managing and resolving the public relations side of a crisis is communications. When a crisis does erupt, prompt and proactive communication should be a cornerstone of any business's crisis containment strategy. A single individual should be designated as the official spokesperson during a crisis if at all possible. By controlling the information that is released, a company can assure both a greater degree of accuracy and a consistent message. "Pick someone who is cool under pressure, credible, good on camera, and adept at presenting a positive image for your business," wrote Kim Gordon in an article for *Entrepreneur*.

In addition to the spokesperson's credibility, it is highly recommended that he or she attend media training in order to practice interview techniques. Small businesses should prepare positive messages about their operations that can be disseminated to media contacts in the event of a crisis. These messages may include any points the company wants the public to keep in mind during the negative publicity, such as an impressive safety or environmental record. When this step is not taken or a positive message is not disseminated, an already angry public can become downright hostile. Over the course of 2009 and 2010, Graco Strollers, Delta Cribs, Dorel Cribs, Stork Craft, and other makers of cribs and strollers experienced massive recalls of faulty products that had caused fatalities and injuries in infants and toddlers. Very little was heard from the makers of the products, and most of the information available about the recalls and what safety measures to take could be found on safety advocacy Web sites such as Legal-View.info. In the case of Stork Craft, CEO Jim Moore's prepared statement did not even include an apology to parents a poor choice in terms of maintaining existing customers or growing a new customer base.

In order to ensure that a company's perspective is heard, it is vital that a company does all it can to make sure that its message is accurately presented to any media providing coverage of the crisis. The media establish the perception of most companies and organizations and whether accurate or not, they must be dealt with. So, dealing with the media in an organized, aggressive, and timely fashion is essential if a company is to help mold the public perception of the issue.

Effective communication with media, then, is an essential element of any crisis management plan. But consultants offer other tips as well. Following are a list of other actions that small businesses should take when confronted with a crisis management situation:

- Be open and honest with media and customers alike. Such a stance may well garner sympathy with customers and consumers, particularly if the crisis is one over which the company has little control, such as malicious product tampering.
- 2. React quickly. A company's actions in the early stages of a crisis will often determine how the media coverage portrays the company.
- 3. Utilize only one spokesperson. Consultants can cite countless instances in which companies faced with a business crisis compounded their problems by using multiple spokespeople who gave conflicting statements. A single, clear, and accurate story is best served up by a single spokesperson.
- 4. Be armed with the facts. Companies can hurt themselves terribly when they make public statements based on incomplete knowledge of events.
- 5. Stay on message. Engaging in speculation or in rambling discourses does not help a company's cause. Spokespeople should be candid without being unduly negative.
- 6. Do not lie or mislead the media, the public, or investigating agencies This may seem obvious but history shows that it is worth noting. The discovery of one single lie casts every statement that a company makes into doubt.
- 7. Establish and maintain contact with other important groups. Depending on the nature of the crisis, communication with employee, industry, and community groups can be a valuable part of a crisis response plan. Is the crisis likely to have an impact on the company's labor union or general work force? If so, a company should arrange a meeting with representatives so that they can be kept informed and ask questions, and so that the company can get its message across. Are a company's production processes arousing the ire of local civic or environmental groups (and the growing interest of local media)? Arranging a meeting in which they could register their concerns might relieve the situation somewhat

(again, provided that the company shows a genuine interest in hearing them out and responding to legitimate concerns).

Advanced planning is important for all aspects of managing a business. But sometimes things will occur that cannot be reasonably anticipated. In these situations, the best public relations advice is to manage the situation ethically, with good grace, humility, and if appropriate, some degree of lightheartedness.

Establishing a flexible and fine-tuned crisis management plan is important for any organization. If nothing else, it will enable the leaders of such organizations to lead more easily during the most difficult of times. The anxiety and fear that arise during a crisis can best be combated by clarity, calm, and a plan of action. In an economic climate where multiple crises occur, such as the subprime mortgage crisis that combined with other factors contributed to massive housing foreclosures and job losses, everyone from small-business owners to large corporations and the government must step in to calm the public. Not taking steps to ease the general population can result in mass chaos, fear, and an anticipation of worse things to come. For these reasons, it is gravely important that well-constructed crisis management plans are in place. For businesses experiencing a crisis such as a recall, the most important aspects of crisis management are a public statement that includes explanation and an apology followed by accurate and timely updates via the media and company spokespersons.

SEE ALSO Business Insurance; Disaster Planning; Public Relations; Customer Retention.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bowman, Quinn. "Obama: U.S. Coordinating Swift Response to Haitian Earthquake." *PBS Newshour.* 13 January 2010. Available from: http://www.pbs.org/newshour/rundown/2010/01/obama us coordindating swift response to haitian earthquake.html.
- Coccia, Regis. "Proven Crisis Management Needs Testing in Advance." *Business Insurance.* 17 October 2005.
- Crandall, William R., John A. Parnell, and John E. Spillan. *Crisis Management in the New Strategy Landscape*. Newbury Park, Calif.: Sage, 2009.
- "Crisis Management In A Post Katrina World." PR News. 14 September 2005.
- "EU Activates Crisis Management System to Aid Quake hit Haiti." *EUBusiness.com*. 13 January 2010. Available from: http://www.eubusiness.com/news eu/haiti quake aid.28h.
- Gordon, Kim. "Under Fire: Will a Crisis Take Your Company Down? Here's How Deft Handling Can Turn Public Opinion Around." *Entrepreneur*. April 2001.
- Greenwald, Judy. "When Losses Can't be Prevented, Produce Records to Back Up Claims." *Business Insurance.* 21 March 2005.
- Harvard Business School Press. Crisis Management: Mastering the Skills to Prevent Disaster. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2004.

- Keating, Lauren. "Proactive Approach Minimizes Damage to Image." Atlanta Business Chronicle. November 10, 2000.
- Lagadec, Patrick, and Erwann Michel Kerjan. "A New Era Calls for a New Model: Crisis Management." *International Herald Tribune.* 2 November 2005.
- "LegalView Announces Newest Dorel Crib Recall Update." *PR.com.* 26 January 2010. Available from: http://www.pr.com/press release/207610.
- Lockwood, Nancy R. "Crisis Management in Today's Business Environment: HR's Strategic Role." HRMagazine. December 2005.
- Meisinger, Susan. "Crisis Management and HR's Role." HRMagazine. February 2006.
- O'Leary, Noreen. "Toyota: A Battered Giant Carmaker Suffers Consequences of Slow Response." *AdWeek.com.* 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.adweek.com/aw/content display/news/agency/e3ia613cdbc5ebee2c52d5ca40c 5eed650c.
- Sadler, Charlene. "Crib Recall Question: Too Late to Apologize?" *CBC News.* 26 November 2009. Available from: http://www.cbc.ca/marketplace/blog/2009/11/crib recall question too late to apologize.html.
- Scherer, Michael. "The Bailout Defeat: A Political Credibility Crisis." *Time.* 30 September 2008. Available from: http://www.time.com/time/nation/article/0,8599,1845655,00.html. Simms, Jane. "Controlling a Crisis." *Marketing.* 9 November 2000.

Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CROSS-CULTURAL/INTERNATIONAL COMMUNICATION

Business is not conducted in an identical fashion from culture to culture. Consequently, business relations are enhanced when managerial, sales, and technical personnel are trained to be aware of areas likely to create communication difficulties and conflict across cultures. Similarly, international communication is strengthened when businesspeople can anticipate areas of commonality. Finally, business in general is enhanced when people from different cultures find new approaches to old problems, creating solutions by combining cultural perspectives and learning to see issues from the viewpoint of others.

ETHNOCENTRISM

Problems in business communication conducted across cultures often arise when participants from one culture are unable to understand culturally determined differences in communication practices, traditions, and thought processing. At the most fundamental level, problems may occur when one or more of the people involved clings to an ethnocentric view of how to conduct business. Ethno-

centrism is the belief that one's own cultural group is somehow innately superior to others.

It is easy to say that ethnocentrism only affects the bigoted or those ignorant of other cultures, and so is unlikely to be a major factor in one's own business communication. Yet difficulties due to a misunderstanding of elements in cross-cultural communication may affect even enlightened people. Ethnocentrism is deceptive precisely because members of any culture perceive their own behavior as logical, since that behavior works for them. People tend to accept the values of the culture around them as absolute values. Since each culture has its own set of values, often quite different from those values held in other cultures, the concept of proper and improper, foolish and wise, and even right and wrong become blurred. In international business, questions arise regarding what is proper by which culture's values, what is wise by which culture's view of the world, and what is right by whose standards.

China's emergence as the "factory for the world" has changed the social norms of business. What is proper in Western culture can be considered improper and even offensive by Chinese and other Asian standards. For example, something as simple as not using both hands to give and receive business cards at the beginning or end of a meeting can be perceived as disrespectful. In Chinese business culture, a business card is more than a place to list a name and position it is considered to be an important embodiment of the individual.

Since no one individual is likely to recognize the subtle forms of ethnocentrism that shape who he or she is, international business practitioners must be especially careful in conducting business communication across cultures. It is necessary to try to rise above culturally imbued ways of viewing the world. To do this, one needs to understand how the perception of a given message changes depending on the culturally determined viewpoint of those communicating.

FACTORS AFFECTING CROSS CULTURAL BUSINESS COMMUNICATION

The communication process in international business settings is filtered through a range of variables, each of which can color perceptions on the part of both parties. These include language, environment, technology, social organization, social history and mores, conceptions of authority, and nonverbal communication behavior. Finnish businessmen, for example, are known for being exceptionally quiet and stoic during meetings; this can be taken the wrong way by those who engage with Finns if they are not aware of this unique aspect of their business culture.

By assessing in advance the roles these variables play in business communication, one can improve one's ability to convey messages and conduct business with individuals in a wide range of cultures.

Language. Among the most often cited barriers to conflict-free cross-cultural business communication is the use of different languages. It is difficult to underestimate the importance that an understanding of linguistic differences plays in international business communication. Given this reality, business consultants counsel clients to take the necessary steps to enlist the services of a good translator. Language failures between cultures typically fall into three categories: 1) gross translation problems; 2) subtle distinctions from language to language; and 3) culturally-based variations among speakers of the same language.

Gross translation errors, though frequent, may be less likely to cause conflict between parties than other language difficulties. The nonsensical nature of many gross translation errors often raises warning flags that are hard to miss. The parties can then backtrack and revisit the communication area that prompted the error. Even if they are easily detected in most cases, however, gross translation errors waste time and wear on the patience of the parties involved. Additionally, for some, such errors imply a form of disrespect for the party into whose language the message is translated.

The subtle shadings that are often crucial to business negotiations are also weakened when the parties do not share a similar control of the same language. Indeed, misunderstandings may arise because of different dialects within the same language. When other parties with full control over the language assume that the nonnative speaker is also aware of such differences, conflict deriving from misunderstanding is likely.

Attitudes toward accents and dialects also create barriers in international business communication. The view that a particular accent suggests loyalty or familiarity to a nation or region is widespread in many languages. The use of Parisian French in Quebec, or Mexican Spanish in Spain, or subcontinental Indian English in the United States are all noticeable, and may suggest a lack of familiarity with the local culture, even if the user is fluent. More importantly, regional ties or tensions in such nations as Italy, France, or Germany among others can be suggested by the dialect a native speaker uses.

Finally, national prejudices and class distinctions are often reinforced through sociolinguistics the social patterning of language. For example, due to regional prejudice and racism certain accents in the United States associated with urban areas, rural regions, or minorities may reinforce negative stereotypes in areas like business ability, education level, or intelligence. Similarly, some cul-

tures use sociolinguistics to differentiate one economic class from another. Thus, in England, distinct accents are associated with the aristocracy and the middle and lower classes. These distinctions are often unknown by foreigners.

Environment and Technology. The ways in which people use the resources available to them may vary considerably from culture to culture. Culturally ingrained biases regarding the natural and technological environment can create communication barriers.

Many environmental factors can have a heavy influence on the development and character of cultures. Indeed, climate, topography, population size and density, and the relative availability of natural resources all contribute to the history and current conditions of individual nations or regions. After all, notions of transportation and logistics, settlement, and territorial organization are affected by topography and climate. For example, a mountainous country with an abundance of natural waterways will almost certainly develop different dominant modes of transportation than a dry, landlocked region marked by relatively flat terrain. Whereas the first nation would undoubtedly develop water transportation methods, the latter would concentrate on roadways and railroads.

Population size and density and the availability of natural resources influence each nation's view of export or domestic markets as well. Nations with large domestic markets and plentiful natural resources, for example, are likely to view some industries quite differently than regions that have only one (or none) of those characteristics.

Some businesspeople fail to modify their cross-cultural communications to accommodate environmental differences because of inflexibility toward culturally learned views of technology. Indeed, cultures have widely divergent views of technology and its role in the world. In control cultures such as those in much of Europe and North America, technology is customarily viewed as an innately positive means for controlling the environment. In subjugation cultures such as those of central Africa and southwestern Asia, the existing environment is viewed as innately positive, and technology is viewed with some skepticism. In harmonization cultures such as those common in many Native American cultures and some East Asian nations, a balance is attempted between the use of technology and the existing environment. In these cultures, neither technology nor the environment are considered innately good, and members of such cultures see themselves as part of the environment in which they live, being neither subject to it nor master of it. Of course, it is dangerous to generalize about the guiding philosophies of societies as well. For example, while the United States may historically be viewed as a control culture that holds that technology is a positive that improves society, there are certainly a sizable number of voices within that culture that do not subscribe to that point of view.

Social Organization and History. Social organization, as it affects the workplace, is often culturally determined. One must take care not to assume that the view held in one's own culture is universal on such issues as nepotism and kinship ties, educational values, class structure and social mobility, job status and economic stratification, religious ties, political affiliation, gender differences, racism and other prejudices, attitudes toward work, crisis management, and recreational or work institutions.

All of these areas have far-reaching implications for business practice. Choosing employees based on résumés, for example, is considered a primary means of selection in the United States, Canada, and much of northern Europe all nations with comparatively weak concepts of familial relationships and kinship ties. In these cultures, nepotism is seen as subjective and likely to protect less qualified workers through familial intervention. By contrast, it would seem anywhere from mildly to highly inappropriate to suggest to members of many Arabic, central African, Latin American, or southern European cultures to hire a stranger rather than a relative. For people in these cultures, nepotism both fulfills personal obligations and ensures a predictable level of trust and accountability. If a stranger appeared to be better qualified based on a superior résumé and a relatively brief interview, it would not necessarily affect that belief. Similarly, the nature of praise and employee motivation can be socially determined, for different cultures have settled upon a wide array of employee reward systems, each of which reflect the social histories and values of those cultures.

It is often difficult to rid business communication of a judgmental bias when social organization varies markedly. For example, those from the United States may find it difficult to remain neutral on cultural class structures that do not reflect American values of equality. For instance, the socially determined inferior role of women in much of the Islamic world, or of lower castes in India to name just two may puzzle or anger Western citizens. Nevertheless, if the Western businessperson cannot eliminate the attendant condemnation from his or her business communication, he or she cannot expect to function effectively in that society. An individual may personally believe that a country's social system is inefficient or incorrect. Nevertheless, in the way that individual conducts business on a daily basis, it is necessary to work within the restraints of that culture to succeed. One may choose not to do business with people from such a culture, but one cannot easily impose one's own values on them and expect to succeed in the business arena. It is important to remember that while some cultures may seem "behind the times," every country

is on its own timeline; relaxing judgment of countries where the culture is dramatically different from one's own will help keep executives focused on the task at hand rather than on what matters less in the world of business. In addition, while some customs may be seen as odd or unusual, many nuances of many cultures have become embedded in the social structure they may seem unimportant or even strange to the nonnative, but they are as important to understand as how a company's stock is doing on the New York Stock Exchange.

A 2010 study published by Vantage Partners of 400 companies involved in offshoring (global) business revealed that the largest challenges in cross-cultural relations could be managed through understanding of the value that a foreign company brings to the overall good of the enterprise. Issues such as language and cultural barriers will always exist nonetheless, so proper communication before a negative confrontation occurs is key. Many times, companies that deal with providers or customers in varied regions do not address the changing needs or the difference in customs from one culture to another. The study revealed that handling one task at a time rather than trying to grapple with multiple facets of business dealings simultaneously will help businesses avoid overlooking both minor and major cultural and language barriers. The study found that 90 percent of customers and providers of products and services felt that culture was the largest hurdle to overcome when doing business abroad.

The social norms of a culture can seep into the business world. In 2010 Toyota's massive recall of Camrys and other late-model cars, as well as the recall of the 2010 Prius, may have well been avoided if the nature of Japanese business was more open. Evidence of problems with sticking accelerator pedals and other defects had been recognized by Toyota's president and other executives for more than a year, yet the company's leaders made no mention of it to U.S. safety organizations, including the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. In the time that Toyota spokespersons remained silent, the death toll caused by the defects had already reached nineteen in the United States alone. Toyota president Akio Toyoda did not make his apology until many days after the defect was made public, but in Japan it is not necessarily customary to apologize or even go public with information that could harm the company's reputation. Therefore, actions that might upset Americans who expected a different response were in line with another society's behavioral norms.

Conceptions of Authority. Different cultures often view the distribution of authority in their society differently. Views of authority in a given society affect communication in the business environment significantly, since they shape the view of how a message will be received based on the relative status or rank of the message's sender to its receiver. In other words, conceptions of authority influence the forms that managerial and other business communications take. In working with cultures such as Israel and Sweden, which have a relatively decentralized authority conception or small "power distance," one might anticipate greater acceptance of a participative communication management model than in cultures such as France and Belgium, which generally make less use of participative management models, relying instead on authority-based decision making.

Nonverbal Communication. Among the most markedly varying dimensions of intercultural communication is nonverbal behavior. Knowledge of a culture conveyed through what a person says represents only a portion of what that person has communicated. Indeed, body language, clothing choices, eye contact, touching behavior, and conceptions of personal space all communicate information, no matter what the culture. A prudent businessperson will take the time to learn what the prevailing attitudes are in such areas before conducting business in an unfamiliar culture (or with a representative of that culture). With the availability of information on the Internet and social media avenues such as LinkedIn that give executives the ability to network with people who understand cross-cultural business issues, businesspersons should not hesitate to inform themselves based on the real-life experiences of colleagues.

SMALL BUSINESS AND INTERNATIONAL COMMUNICATION

As business has turned more and more to an integrated world market to meet its needs, the difficulties of communicating at a global level have become increasingly widespread. Lack of understanding deriving from ethnocentrism or ignorance of culturally based assumptions erroneously believed to be universal can readily escalate to unproductive conflict among people of differing cultural orientation. This may occur on the domestic front as well. With the increasing numbers of immigrants to the United States, the resulting multicultural society leads to cultural diversity in the workplace. In combination with a growing emphasis on global markets and an interdependent and internationalized economy, the need for dealing with intercultural differences and cross-cultural communication barriers has grown.

Intercultural communication came to prominence in the mid-1970s when Americans serving in the Peace Corps came home better aware of cultural differences, wrote Tanya Mohn in the *New York Times*. While the military and foreign service had trained on intercultural communication for decades, the corporate world was relatively new to the concept. Even today, many small-

business owners are unaware of available training resources and how they might help improve intercultural communication within their ranks. Such training might include cultural dining etiquette, business customs, and socializing.

Small-business owners and representatives face a sometimes dizzying array of communication considerations when they decide to move into the international arena or engage minorities as business owners, employees, or consumers in the United States. Most issues in cross-cultural communications can be satisfactorily addressed by: 1) respectfulness toward all people; 2) thinking before speaking; and 3) research on current business etiquette, cultural and customer sensitivities, current events, and relevant history.

Training is a key component of fostering improved intercultural communication in business. Many companies have found that online tools such as CultureWizard provide training at a fraction of the cost of in-person formal training. Such tools help Americans better understand their multiethnic co-workers and vice-versa. For instance, a British firm may lose a bid to an American company because its proposal is front-loaded with risks and failure costs. Americans view failure as a learning experience, while the British are culturally risk-averse, wrote Mohn.

Consultants and researchers agree that many differences between distinct functional cultures can be addressed through proactive policies that recognize that such differences exist and work to educate everyone about the legitimacy of each culture.

SEE ALSO Alien Employees; Communication Systems; Globalization; International Markets.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Agostini, Maya. "Toyota President Akio Toyoda Expresses Regret Over 19 Crash Deaths Due to Defect." OZCARguide.com. 11 January 2010. Available from: http://www.ozcarguide.com/news reviews/auto news/1676 toyota president akio toyoda expresses regret over 19 crash deaths due to defect.

China Britain Business Council. "China Guide: Business & Culture." China Britain Business Council. 2009. Available from: http://www.cbbc.org/china guide/b culture.html

"Cross Cultural Training Seen as Essential for Foreign Operations." *Asia Africa Intelligence Wire.* 8 August 2005.

Gardenswartz, Lee, and Anita Rowe. "Cross Cultural Awareness." *HRMagazine*. March 2001.

Jandt, Fred E., ed. *Intercultural Communication: A Global Reader*. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 2004.

Lieberman, Simma, Kate Berardo, and George F. Simons. *Putting Diversity to Work: How to Successfully Lead a Diverse Workforce.*Menlo Park, Calif.: Thomson Crisp Learning, 2003.

Linebaugh, Kate, Dionne Searvey, and Norihiko Shirouzu. "Secretive Culture Led Toyota Astray." *Wall Street Journal.* 19 January 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB20001424052748704820904575055733096312238.html.

Mohn, Tanya. "Going Global, Stateside." New York Times. 9 March 2010.

- Moon, Chris J., and Peter Wooliams. "Managing Cross Cultural Business Ethics." *Journal of Business Ethics*. September 2000.
- Tomalin, Barry, and Mike Nicks. *The World's Business Cultures:* And How to Unlock Them. London: Thorogood, 2009.
- Tuleja, Elizabeth A., and James S. O'Rourke IV. *Intercultural Communication for Business*. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008.
- "Vantage Partners Publishes New Findings on Offshoring Relationship Management." *Business Wire.* 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.businesswire.com/portal/site/home/permalink/?ndmViewId= news view&newsId= 20100208005138&newsLang=en.
- Zakaria, Norhayati. "The Effects of Cross Cultural Training on the Acculturation Process of the Global Workforce." *International Journal of Manpower*. June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

CROSS-FUNCTIONAL TEAMS

The most simple definition of cross-functional teams (or CFTs) is groups that are made up of people from different functional areas within a company marketing, engineering, sales, and human resources, for example. These teams take many forms, but they are most often set up as working groups that are designed to make decisions at a lower level than is customary in a given company. They can be either a company's primary form of organizational structure, or they can exist in addition to the company's main hierarchical structure. For the greater good of a corporation, CFTs may turn certain information from proprietary to open source the idea is to engender thought across groups that otherwise would not have a say in how a product or service is developed or delivered.

Cross-functional teams have become more popular for three primary reasons: they improve coordination and integration, span organizational boundaries, and reduce the production cycle time in new product development. Bringing people together from different disciplines and cultures can improve problem solving and lead to more thorough decision making. The teams foster a spirit of cooperation that can make it easier to achieve customer satisfaction and corporate goals at the same time.

Cross-functional teams are not new. Northwestern Mutual Life insurance company pioneered their use in the 1950s when the CEO of the company brought together people from the financial, investment, actuarial, and other departments to study the impact that computers would have on the business world. As a result of that first CFT, Northwestern was among the first companies in the

country to create an information systems department that gave the company a large competitive advantage as computers became more widespread. Based on success stories like this one, CFTs slowly grew throughout the 1960s and 1970s before exploding in popularity in the 1980s when faster production time and increased organizational performance became critical in almost every industry.

Cross-functional teams are similar to conventional work teams, but they differ in several important ways. First, they are usually composed of members who have competing loyalties and obligations to their primary subunit within the company (for example, a marketing person serving on a cross-functional team has strong ties to his or her home department that may conflict with the role he or she is being asked to play on the CFT). Second, in companies where CFTs are being used on a part-time basis as opposed to a permanent organizational structure, they are often temporary groups organized for one important purpose, such as the rolling out of a new software package or handheld application which puts group members under considerable pressure. On these temporary teams, the early development of stable and effective group interaction is imperative. Finally, CFTs are often held to higher performance standards than conventional teams. Not only are they expected to perform a task or produce a product, they are also expected to reduce cycle time, create knowledge about the CFT process, and disseminate that knowledge throughout the organization.

For cross-functional teams to succeed, several factors have been identified that are imperative:

- Team members must be open-minded and highly motivated.
- Team members must come from the correct functional areas.
- A strong team leader with excellent communication skills and a position of authority is needed; he or she must be highly adaptable from one discipline to the next and must have an understanding of the culture of specific branches of a business or industry, including human resources, management, information technology (IT), marketing, Web development, and more.
- The team must have both the authority and the accountability to accomplish the mission it has been given.
- Management must provide adequate resources and support for the team, both moral and financial.
- Adequate communications must exist for some teams this may mean constant contact through handheld mediums that enable text and e-mail in addition to voice communication.

Without any one of these elements, any cross-functional team will be fighting an uphill battle to succeed.

CROSS FUNCTIONAL TEAMS AND NEW PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT

Many businesses have been able to use cross-functional teams to reduce the cycle time in new product development. As a result, CFTs have become a common tool in new product development at many companies, especially those in industries in which rapid change and innovation is the norm. CFTs have shown the flexibility to adapt to changing market needs and the ability to develop innovative products more quickly.

In the past, new product development invariably meant gathering data sequentially from a number of departments before a new product was given the green light. First, the idea would be conceptualized. Then, it would be handed off to the marketing department, which would conduct market research to see if the product was viable. The product might then be passed on to the sales department, which would be asked to create a sales estimate. From there, the idea would move on to engineering or manufacturing, which would determine the costs to produce the product. Finally, with all those numbers gathered over the course of months, or even years, the product would move to an executive committee, which would either approve or kill the project. By that time, market conditions sometimes had shifted sufficiently to render the product obsolete. In response to this problem, "rapid response" CFTs have been developed. In a chapter published by the Harvard Business School Press in February 2008, Behnam Tabrizi discussed these CFTs, which are teams assembled with a full understanding that moving fast is the chief objective. Rapid response cross-functional teams are generally assembled to expedite a transition within a company, or to expedite the transformation of a product to keep up with market changes.

Cross-functional teams eliminate the "throw it over the wall" mentality that passes a product off from department to department. Instead, a member of each of the above functional areas would have a representative on the new product team. Team members would learn of the new product at the same time and would begin working on estimates together. If part of the product could not be manufactured cheaply enough, the team member from that area could immediately sit down with the engineering rep and come up with a new production method. The two of them could then meet with the marketing and sales team members and discuss new ways to position the product on the market. The result, say proponents, is a vastly improved product that is manufactured and released to the market in far less time than was achieved using traditional methods. With the advent of virtual communication networks, members of a CFT do not even have to be in the same country, much less the same room. This makes it possible for teams to assemble even more rapidly and more conveniently. The end result is reaching the objectives set out for the team fast enough to maintain the competitive edge with companies in the same industry.

ESTABLISHING A CROSS FUNCTIONAL TEAM

There are several factors that need to be addressed in the formation of a CFT. These include setting goals, working with key stakeholders, and dealing with team conflict.

Set Goals. Clear goals for the team are essential for success. It is important to start with a general goal, such as improving quality, but more specific goals should be set almost immediately to give the group a common bond and to ensure that everyone is working together towards the goal. Goals are easier to establish if research has been conducted by someone in the organization before the team is convened. This allows the team to jump right into goal setting and problem solving without getting bogged down in background research.

When setting goals, it is important to clearly define the problem that needs to be solved, not the solution that needs to be achieved. If the desired solution is held up at the outcome, then the group's focus becomes too narrow the range of options is narrowed to fit that solution before the team even begins its work. Also, when setting goals, the team should determine if there are operating limits that it faces. For example, are there time or budget limitations that have to be considered? Are there some solutions that have been deemed undesirable by the company's officers? The team must recognize these limitations and work around them if it hopes to be successful in reaching its goal.

The final thing to do when goal setting is to be sure to identify key interdependencies on the team does one team member have to finish his or her part of the project before another team member can get started? It is essential to know these sequential steps before a team gets too deep into its project. Software as a service (SaaS) environments and applications can help to set goals and decide a sequence in which events should occur based on an objective. In the IT industry, software like Hewlett Packard's Agile Accelerator allows application development teams to keep their efforts streamlined and within budget parameters.

Work with Key Stakeholders. Stakeholders are those people who stand to benefit or lose from the work of the team. Every stakeholder should be represented on the team, and it is these stakeholders who can make or break the team. For example, if a key department head does not

believe that the team is needed, he or she can withhold his or her best employees from participating on the team, thus depriving it of resources. Or, that department head can choose to ignore the work of the team, conducting business as usual because the team threatens his or her traditional role in the company. It is up to the business ownership, management, and key CFT members to make all stakeholders understand the importance of the team and its purpose and priorities.

Customers, whether internal or external, are also stakeholders. Teams should spend the maximum allowable time interacting with customers to learn their needs and what outcomes they expect from the team. Some CFTs find it works best if one person is named to act as customer liaison because this makes it easier for customers to provide the team with feedback and it also allows the team to have one person go through training in client management skills. Other businesses have had success in letting customers either join the team or attend team meetings as an observer. Sending customer surveys through an e-mail database allows customers to have a voice and participate in the shaping of a new product or service. By taking just a few minutes of their day, consumers can answer a few simple questions in addition to making their own commentary. The results are sent back to the team leader via e-mail. A company blog or online press release allows consumers to respond to proposed changes in a product or service by way of Internet commentary which can be set up to send updates to team members whenever new comments are made.

When identifying all stakeholders, determine what level of representation each needs on the team. Some groups will need permanent members, others may only need to participate in certain areas of the project. Communicate with all stakeholders and anyone else in the company who is affected by the team's work. Do not spring surprises this will make people resistant to the work that the team is trying to achieve. Communication steps should be decided upon up front and planned as carefully as any other part of the project. Using a Twitter account which employees are following allows them to respond or "tweet" updates to other team members or stakeholders. Facebook groups allow group members to invite people into a forum where they can see updates on the progress of the team. For those companies who use Gmail, Google Buzz, released in February 2010, allows those connected through the Google network to communicate changes live on the Web rather than just via e-mail.

Deal with Team Conflict. CFTs often face regular conflict situations. This is especially true of cross-functional teams that are relatively new. When CFTs are first convened, there is a good chance that some of the members

of the new team have bumped heads in the past when their functional areas clashed over a project. Additionally, some CFT members may think that their area of specialty is the most important on the team and thus assume an inflated sense of value to the team. Finally, since CFTs often bring together people who have vastly different ranks in the organizational hierarchy, there can be power plays by members who are high-ranking employees off the team but are actually less important stakeholders on the team. Those high-ranking team members may try to assert authority over the team in a situation when they should be deferring to lower-ranking team members. Business owners and managers should be aware, however, that important steps can be taken to manage and reduce conflict, including:

- Provide all team members with conflict resolution training. Conflicts can have value if managed properly, so improving team members' listening and consensus-building skills is necessary.
- Make sure that the company's human resources personnel are involved in the team-building process to help teach facilitation and group dynamics skills.
- Disregard the rank or perceived status of each group member and have standards in place that put value on what every team member brings to the CFT.
- Co-locate the team members. Putting team members together on an everyday basis strengthens communication and breaks down barriers. If this is not geographically possible, doing so virtually especially with the use of Webcams will allow members to feel more connected and literally have a better picture of who they are working with to meet group goals.

CROSS FUNCTIONAL TEAMS AND SMALL BUSINESS

Many people think that cross-functional teams are only successful in large companies. Conventional wisdom dictates that small companies are probably already operating cross-functionally out of necessity. The assumption is that the company is so small that people have to perform multiple tasks and work together with everyone else in the company. While that may be true in start-up operations, it is certainly not true of the majority of small businesses. Most small operations have to weigh the pros and cons just like their larger counterparts when deciding whether or not to use CFTs. Those that have chosen to adopt CFTs have been for the most part pleased with the results.

For example, *Getting Results* magazine documented the use of CFTs by Reprint Management Services of Lancaster, Pennsylvania, a small company with fewer than thirty employees. The owner of the business originally

arranged his company into functional units, but found that he had an odd assortment of employees left over who did not fit into any of the existing teams. As a result, he created a permanent cross-functional team to handle special projects at the company. The results were immediate and impressive. He claimed that as a result of adopting the cross-functional team concept:

- Employees in support roles were more concerned with profits and ways to increase sales. They realized that the more the company succeeded, the more they benefited directly.
- People communicated more openly and were more helpful to each other. There was a far greater sense of teamwork instead of each person looking out for number one.
- Employees' problem-solving skills improved dramatically, and it was easier to build consensus for a given solution.
- People were more likely to speak up and point out problems. Before the CFT, people were more likely to be passive and quiet, reasoning that the problem was not their responsibility.
- People recognized that there was strength in diversity that not everyone had to agree on an issue. They knew they were being understood, but that some people may still choose to disagree with them, and that such differences were acceptable.

Staff members have also benefited from the CFT arrangement. Employees familiar with CFTs understand the different processes that occur throughout the organization and understand the interrelationships between different functional areas. Instead of looking only at their one "silo" of operations, employees now see the big picture. Indeed, according to CFT supporters, participating employees often improve their interpersonal and problemsolving skills, which not only makes them better employees but also makes them more attractive in the job market should they choose to pursue other opportunities. Finally, proponents say that employees are less likely to become bored with their own job when they are given the opportunity to learn new skills on the CFT.

COMPENSATION AND CROSS FUNCTIONAL TEAMS

The overall goal of cross-functional teams is increased organizational profits through teamwork. As a result, companies have had to develop new compensation systems to reward members of cross-functional teams. One example of this is team incentive pay. Instead of individual merit increases, team members instead earn rewards based on overall team performance. The incentive pool is

funded by increased profits and new business that are created as a result of using teams. The amount of compensation that can be earned in the team incentive model is actually far greater than that which can be obtained in the standard individual merit pay system.

Another system that has proven popular in organizations that utilize CFTs is called Pay for Applied Services (PAS). Under this system, employees who learn and apply new skills have their base pay increased. In addition, performance bonuses are available if their teams and the company perform better than expected.

PAS works this way: employees identify their "primary service," which is their basic job skill or title. This primary service determines the person's entry-level salary. A salary range is determined for all people who provide that primary service, ranging from entry-level to maximum based on experience and performance. Employees can increase their salary the traditional way, by gaining increases within their service range, or they can learn new services and qualify for bonuses or increases. In addition to individual increases, employees can earn team incentive bonuses that total up to 10 percent of base pay. Team incentives are paid out once per year.

DRAWBACKS TO CROSS FUNCTIONAL TEAMS

Cross-functional teams have become an integral part of the business landscape in many industries in recent years. But observers point out that their use can have unintended drawbacks if companies are not watchful.

For example, analysts note that CFTs can actually limit the professional growth of team members because they have a narrow focus in one area. As a result, some companies have had success by shaking things up periodically. After 2 years of serving on the same team, team members may become bored and feel that they are learning only about the clients or the business categories handled by their team. The solution? Team members should be rotated onto other teams periodically. This can help to prevent a sense of stagnation and help to keep the innovative aspects of the cross-functional team alive with new members.

Some companies try to hand off projects to CFTs that are simply too large in scope and are essentially doomed to failure from the start. Such large projects lack the focus needed for CFT success, and trying to make such a project work in that environment can sour an entire organization on using CFTs for other projects. Another sure pitfall is to establish a CFT without imposing either project deadlines or interim reporting deadlines. Without a sense of urgency to complete a project, the project will almost certainly stall and fail.

Converting employees to a new compensation system when CFTs are implemented can be difficult as well. When team incentives replace individual merit increases, team members often complain, even though more money can be earned in the team-based system. Employees often feel that they have little control over whether the company's profits actually increase; therefore they have no control over earning a raise. Additionally, many employees balk at giving up their own merit increase for the sake of the team. They may see the team plan as a way to demand more from teams than from individuals without giving anything back in return.

KNOWLEDGE TRANSFER AND WEBINARS: HOW CFT METHODOLOGIES EVOLVE

In March 2010, the American Productivity and Quality Center and the Clarion Group offered the free exchange of ideas on how to increase the productivity of teams through focus on priorities and responsibilities. Done virtually by way of Webinar (an interactive, Web-based seminar), companies were asked to participate and share what they felt were the pros and cons of team environments and what could be done to enhance their overall measurable results. Using the Webinar medium allowed people from all over the world to submit a few details about themselves and their company and industry, and then log in to contribute to the conversation. This method put CFTs to a test on a macro level literally making a team of teams and team leaders who can both complement and criticize the current methods used in cross-functional teams, as well as how they are designed, how participants are chosen, and how leaders of groups are picked.

Human performance is valued as much or more than the performance of machines or computers, even in a highly computerized and automated global market. The best of human efforts can be achieved through teamwork, especially when that team is comprised of multifaceted individuals from varying backgrounds. Trust is a major player in CFTs, and the success of any team depends on how well a group performs together. As with even the oldest business methods, CFTs are human driven and depend on mutual trust and respect in order to be effective.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Alexander, Jeffrey A., Richard Lichtenstein, Kimberly Jinnett, Rebecca Wells, James Zazzali, and Dawei Liu. "Cross Functional Team Processes and Patient Functional Improvement." *Health Services Research*. October 2005.
- "APQC and The Clarion Group Launch Study to Assess Top Team Performance." *Business Wire.* 12 February 2010. Available from: http://www.businesswire.com/portal/site/ google/permalink/?ndmViewId=news view&newsId= 20100212005228&newsLang=en.

- Berns, Evan. "Cross Functional Teams Spawn Excellence." Design News. 16 October 2000.
- "Collaborating Across Organizational Boundaries." *Dramatic* and Sustainable Performance Group. 2010. Available from: http://www.dsperformancegroup.com/?submit=Cross.
- Lafasto, Frank M. J., and Carl E. Larson. When Teams Work Best. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 2001.
- "Leadership Simulation: The Challenge of Cross Functional Teams." *Wayne State University.* 13 February 2010. Available from: http://events.wayne.edu/2010/03/24/leadership simulation the challenge of cross functional teams 20937/.
- Levi, Daniel. *Group Dynamics for Teams*. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 2001.
- Maynard, Roberta. "A Client Centered Firm's Lesson in Team Work." *Nation's Business.* March 1997.
- "Recipe for Success: Cross Functional Teams + Project Management Skills." Getting Results. October 1996.
- Scholtes, Peter R., and Brian L. Joiner, Barbara J. Streibelmart, Karl L. Barnum, and Carol Barnum. *The Team Handbook*. Madison, Wis.: Oriel Incorporated, 2003.
- Smart, Karl L., and Carol Barnum. "Communication in Cross Functional Teams." *Technical Communication*. February 2000.
- Tabrizi, Behnam. Cross Functional Rapid Response Teams: Harnessing the Power Rapid Transformation. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2008.
- Taft, Darryl K. "HP Hits the Agile Road." eWeek.com. 12 February 2010. Available from: http://www.eweek.com/c/a/ Application Development/HP Hits the Agile Road 137789/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CROSS-TRAINING

Cross-training involves teaching an employee who was hired to perform one job function the skills required to perform other job functions. In the world of sports, the benefits of cross- training are clear. By mixing different activities into a regular workout routine one can avoid overuse injuries, balance the development between muscle groups, and prevent boredom. The same may be said of cross-training in the workplace. Employees involved in cross-training programs become skilled at tasks outside the usual parameters of their jobs and thus become greater assets for the company while gaining knowledge and skills that benefit them personally. While automation and computerized methods for "getting things done" became all the rage at the beginning of the twenty-first century, nothing proved the importance of cross-training and versatility like the job losses sustained in 2008 through 2010 as a result of the economic crisis. The wider the range of an employee's skill set, the more likely he or she can avoid being laid off or out of work for long periods of time.

Many small businesses use cross-training practices regularly, although in a less formal manner than is usually written about in business journals. When an entrepreneur starts a business and makes those first hiring decisions, he or she will naturally look for candidates who appear to possess the flexibility to handle multiple and often unrelated jobs a welder, for example, who has taken college courses in engineering or a bookkeeper with interpersonal skills who is willing to help with human resource tasks. In a small business it is often the norm to wear more than one hat.

Cross-training programs are a way to organize more formally the process of getting employees prepared to do more than a single job. These programs offer a wide variety of benefits for businesses. For example, a well-designed program can help reduce costs, improve employee morale, reduce turnover, and increase productivity. It can also give a company greater scheduling flexibility, and may even lead to operational improvements. Perhaps the most important benefit that accrues to companies that implement crosstraining programs, however, is greater job satisfaction among employees. Cross-training demonstrates that the company has faith in employees' abilities and wants to provide them with opportunities for career growth. In an age when companies are always trying to accomplish more work with fewer workers, anything that helps to motivate and retain employees can be worthwhile. Cross-trained employees usually feel that their jobs have been enriched, and they are often able to contribute more to a firm by coming up with creative solutions based on their knowledge of different company systems.

Another benefit of cross-training is increased workforce flexibility. The ability of cross-trained employees to fill in during absences, vacations, and peak demand periods can reduce the costs involved in hiring and training temporary workers or new employees. In addition, employees who have been cross-trained in the use of software as a service programs (SaaS) and virtual ways to attend work and meetings can work from home, reducing overhead cost for the company and the cost of commuting for the employee.

Cross-training programs may also improve the overall work atmosphere in a business, which may in turn improve the bottom line. Employees are a valuable asset in small businesses, which often must maintain only a bare bones staff in order to remain competitive. This makes it even more important to make maximum use of employees' skills and talents. Investing in on-the-job training shows all those involved that individual career growth is a valuable and necessary part of the company's overall growth. If employees believe they have the potential to improve within the company, they will be generally happier with their jobs and more willing to go the extra mile when needed. Employees will be more pro-

ductive and feel more a part of the overall mission of the company. This usually leads to a high overall morale. An example of this is Wegman's Food Markets. Ranked third on *Fortune* magazine's "Top 100 Companies to Work For 2010," the company noted that it has never had a single layoff. Some attribute this to the company culture that highly values cross-training; employee flexibility is a major mission of the company, and it has kept employees, stakeholders, and executives in good standing even in the worst financial climates.

IMPLEMENTING A CROSS TRAINING PROGRAM

There are a number of decisions that a company must make before a cross-training program can get started. It is important, for example, to decide who will be eligible for training, whether the training will be mandatory or voluntary, whether it will be restricted within job classifications or open to other classifications, and whether it will be administered internally or externally. Prior to implementation, it might be helpful to set up a task force consisting of both management and employees to research the pros and cons of cross-training for the business, assess the feasibility of setting up a program, work out the implementation issues, and set up a realistic schedule for each position.

One of the first steps to setting up a cross-training program is having each different area or department draw up a list of functions and tasks that are necessary to its day-to-day operations. Then the various tasks can be prioritized to decide which should be included in the cross-training program. This helps match staff members to the tasks that need cross-training coverage. It is always important to have participating employees review the lists of functions and tasks. This way each can identify the functions and tasks they already know how to do, those they would like to learn, and those they would be willing to learn if necessary. Having their feedback allows the program manager to consider both competence and interest in the matching process.

Rather than simply training one employee to perform another one's job which would not really solve the problem if the first employee experienced a long absence it may be better to train several employees in various components of the first one's job so that they can all pitch in as needed. Training can take place through an on-the-job buddy system, or supervisors can be asked to conduct all the training. It is important to note that those selected as trainers may need to receive instruction in how to teach others. Finally, cross-trained employees must be given the time they need to absorb the new information. Their workload should be reduced both during the training and during later practice sessions so that they will not feel as if they are being penalized for participating in the program. It may

also be helpful to evaluate newly trained employees' progress on a regular basis.

SUCCESS FACTORS

One of the most important factors in the success of any cross-training initiative is gaining the full support of top management. To be truly dedicated to cross-training, the traditional idea of one job per person must be replaced with a broader definition. It is also vital to involve employees who are already performing the job in the training process. Making all those who will be impacted by a cross-training program feel included from the outset will help avoid fears that someone' job may be in jeopardy. It is extremely important to communicate to employees that cross-training is not a management scheme designed to eliminate jobs. These programs benefit both the company and the individuals involved and this fact must be emphasized when implementing such a program.

Creating a successful cross-training program is not necessarily easy, and small-business owners should expect to encounter some resistance from employees. One way to help ease acceptance of such a program is to address compensation issues ahead of time. Companies must be willing to compensate employees for increasing their skills. In some cases, instituting pay-for-skill or pay-for-knowledge programs may help encourage people to participate. It may also be helpful to promote people who learn new skills to a new grade in a graded-pay system, or to attach a dollar value to specific skills and then pay employees for the time they spend cross-training on a higher-paying skill. Employees must be made to feel that their efforts are being recognized for a cross-training program to be successful.

Another way to incentivize cross-training is to make it accessible and social. By making the training available from home, employees can use off time to train. By implementing an Internet portal where employees can interact, blog, and discuss with one another how their training is going, the process becomes communal and even entertaining. Using online social mediums where employees can comment on one another's progress is also a good way to get people excited about learning more.

"Microsoft Elevate America" began offering free online job training to the residents of Kentucky in January 2010. By using "Technology Training Vouchers," residents of Kentucky are able to get certified in a variety of fields to expand their potential and in many cases, give them a brand new skill to enhance existing education and experience. Kentucky was among the first of twenty states to be given a hand up from the Microsoft initiative after the huge numbers of layoffs produced by the economic crisis in 2008 and 2009.

POTENTIAL PROBLEMS

There are several potential pitfalls that companies need to avoid in order to implement a successful cross-training initiative. One of the major pitfalls is trying to establish a program without taking a systematic approach. Other potential pitfalls include failure to include employees in planning the program, trying to coerce the participation of reluctant employees, assuming that employees are familiar with the techniques needed to train others, penalizing employees who take part in cross-training by not reducing their workload accordingly, and not recognizing the value of new skills with appropriate changes in compensation.

In the "new global economy," which Thomas L. Friedman calls "flat" in his best-selling book *The World is Flat*, and again in his more poignant 2008 follow-up, *Hot, Flat, and Crowded*, people are encouraged to prepare for a future in which they will have many jobs and need to embrace "lifelong learning" rather than "lifelong employment." Cross-training certainly fits into this view of the future, especially with respect to a future that is greener and more sustainable.

SEE ALSO Flexible Work Arrangements; Training and Development.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Berta, Dina. "Cross Training Seen as the Way to Work Out Staffing Shortage Problems." *Nation's Restaurant News*. 9 October 2000.
- "Free Technology Training Vouchers Available." USA Today. 12 February 2010. Available from: http://content.usatoday. com/topics/article/Places,+Geography/States,+Territories,+ Provinces,+Islands/U.S.+States/Kentucky/0bhH2st6ITgHo/2.
- Friedman, Thomas L. Hot, Flat, and Crowded: Why We Need a Green Revolution and How It Can Renew America. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2008.
- Friedman, Thomas L. *The World is Flat.* New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2005.
- Haggerty, James. "Edward Jones, Wegmans Named Best Companies to Work for by Fortune Magazine." *BusinessWeek*. 22 January 2010.
- Illeris, Knud. *International Perspectives on Competence Development: Developing Skills and Capabilities.* London: Routledge, 2009.
- "In Obama's Words." Washington Past. 29 January 2010. Available from: http://projects.washingtonpost.com/obama speeches/speech/173/.
- Karp, David. "Taking Cross Training Too Far." *Medical Economics.* 4 November 2005.
- Kay, Andrea. "Asking Insightful Questions Can Lead To The Right Job." *Shreveport Times*. 12 February 2010. Available from: http://www.shreveporttimes.com/article/20100212/NEWS05/2120309/1064.
- Lien, Judy. "Human Resources Planning: Building a Case for Cross Training." Medical Laboratory Observer. February 2000.

Needleman, Sarah E. "Three Best Ways to Motivate Recession Weary Staff." Wall Street Journal. 21 January 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1000142405274870 3699204575017252713690206.html?mod= WSJ Technology RIGHTBottomSBHeadLines.

Senese, Tony. "Are You Cross Training Your Employees?" CircuiTree. December 2004.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CROWDSOURCING

Crowdsourcing is the business practice of using the collective intelligence of the public at large to help a company accomplish tasks. Essentially, a company puts out an open call for solutions to a given problem, question, or assignment that would traditionally be handled by in-house employees. Volunteers, amateurs, and experts from the public domain voluntarily answer the call; many do it for the personal challenge or satisfaction, but some seek and receive small monetary reward. In return the company benefits from the intelligence and expertise of a group that is often faster, wiser, more creative, and generally less expensive than any single individual or defined group tasked with the same job. Theoretically, this expanded "workforce" provides valuable insight about customer motivations and expectations that helps the company better design, develop, and target its products and services.

The term "crowdsourcing" was introduced in a Jeff Howe article that appeared in *Wired* magazine in June 2006. The article described crowdsourcing as a process of gathering large, dispersed, mostly autonomous groups of people together and using their spare time and knowledge to create something of value to a business. The concept is sometimes referred to as peer production, crowdcasting, open innovation, or mass collaboration, but the predominant terminology continues to be crowdsourcing. Contemporary lingo aside, the idea has been around for centuries. The Longitude Prize offered by the British government as part of a public contest to find a simple and effective method for determining a ship's longitude is an early example dating back to 1714. The *Oxford English Dictionary* is another well-known example of early crowdsourcing.

Today, computing technologies and open source software mean that companies can garner assistance from a virtually limitless pool of talent from around the world. Dell's IdeaStorm Web site serves as a simple, modern-day example. The site allows users to submit ideas for new products and improvements for existing offerings. As of September 2009, Dell had used 366 user-submitted suggestion and did not pay anything to the originators for the service.

TYPES OF CROWDSOURCING

Crowdsourcing is used in many ways by companies both large and small. In his book, *Crowdsourcing: Why the Power of the Crowd is Driving the Future of Business*, Jeff Howe explains that there are four types of crowdsourcing:

- 1. Collective Intelligence, which is based on the assumption that the masses are smarter than individuals. Some companies use this type of crowdsourcing to solicit comments about their business applications and vote on each others' suggestions. Companies must take the feedback seriously or risk losing credibility and customers.
- 2. Crowdcreation, which involves creative production of business materials such as logos, Web sites, brochures, and business cards. Threadless and 99 Designs are prime examples. They enable businesses in need of creative input to post an assignment and fee. Designers then submit their work for consideration and the winning design receives the fee. This approach generates a broad range of options from diverse sources while keeping costs to a minimum.
- 3. Voting, which is used to collect public opinion by asking for feedback on an existing product, service, or idea. TripAdvisor aggregates votes from travelers to help rate hotels and cruises. Businesses can use the information as free market research to help improve their offerings.
- 4. Crowdfunding, which refers to the public's willingness to finance projects they believe in. In PBS telethons, for example, the Public Broadcasting Service solicits public funding to support programming operations. Transparency and demonstrative results are necessary byproducts.

CROWDSOURCING IN PRACTICE

In her article in *Entrepreneur*, Emma Johnson quotes Stephen Benson, CEO of Innovation Exchange, a Toronto-based Web site that facilitates crowdsourcing for *Fortune* 500 companies. Benson says, "Crowdsourcing has created a level playing field, so small businesses no longer have to hire all the smart people, or have the most equipped labs or be leading edge in everything they do... Small organizations can now tap into talent they could not otherwise access and use that information to drive innovation." Eric Brantner, in his article, "5 Easy Ways to Use Crowdsourcing for Your Small Business," suggests the following ways in which small businesses can use crowdsourcing:

• Generate ideas for new and improved products. Social media offers an ideal means to get input about business offerings. Simply ask the company's followers on LinkedIn or Twitter to give their opinions, create an interactive Web site, or generate a blog discussion.

- Ask questions. No one is an expert on everything, so businesses can use crowdsourcing to find answers to questions. The Internet is full of experts who can provide insight and advice on subjects where expertise is needed, such as planning or marketing.
- Get inexpensive designs. Small businesses can get hundreds of design options from a wide range of providers without having to pay more than one set fee. This type of crowdsourcing is a valuable tool for small businesses on a tight budget.
- Determine the right price. When launching a new product or service, small businesses can use crowdsourcing to help set the right price. Just ask the public how much they would pay for the offering and use an average of the submitted price points as a starting point for more in-depth research.
- Spread the marketing message. Word of mouth is a
 potent marketing tool, even if it is actually
 conducted online. Blogs are invaluable here. Get the
 conversation started and put crowdsourcing to work
 for the business campaign.

In today's business environment, crowdsourcing offers small businesses a powerful means to help improve productivity and creativity, minimize costs and risks, and generate enthusiasm for the company and its offerings. Despite the benefits, business owners should keep in mind that crowds cannot be controlled or ignored. They require time, consideration, tolerance, acknowledgement, transparency, and sincerity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alsever, Jennifer. "What is Crowdsourcing?" *BNET*. Available from: http://www.bnet.com/2403 13241 23 52961.html.

Brantner, Eric. "5 Easy Ways to Use Crowdsourcing for Your Small Business." *SEOHosting.com.* 7 September 2009. Available from: http://www.seohosting.com/blog/social networking/5 easy ways to use crowdsourcing for your small business/.

"History." Crowd Forum. Available from: http://www.crowd forum.org/page/History.

Johnson, Emma. "Crowdsourcing: Free Problem Solving for Your Biz." Entrepreneur. 25 February 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/marketing/article200350.html.

S. Miller, Anaxos

CUSTOMER RELATIONSHIP MANAGEMENT

Customer Relationship Management (CRM) refers to the methodologies, software, networking, and other technical capabilities that companies use to manage their relationships with customers. At its heart, CRM is a passive sales tool. Companies use CRM to optimize information and streamline processes behind the scenes to improve the experience and results on the front end, which is the customer interaction. Customer Relationship Management tools help marketing departments identify the company's best customers, target marketing campaigns, and generate quality sales leads. They also provide other company employees with important information to help them understand and identify customer needs and effectively build relationships between the company, its customer base, and distribution partners.

Customer Relationship Management has its roots in the database marketing days of the 1980s, but it did not come into its own as a true relationship facilitation tool until the 1990s. At that time the CRM concept evolved from simply gathering data for company benefit to using the data to give back to customers in the form of gifts, incentives, and other means. Frequent flyer programs and bonus points from credit card purchases are two popular examples of how CRM is used to track spending patterns and reward consumers. The perks are designed to promote goodwill, generate loyalty, and increase sales.

In "The History of CRM Moving Beyond the Customer," Lucy Roberts reported that "Real Customer Relationship Management as it's thought of today really began in earnest in the early years of this century. As software companies began releasing newer, more advanced solutions that were customizable across industries, it became feasible to really use the information in a dynamic way. Instead of feeding information into a static database for future reference, CRM became a way to continuously update understanding of customer needs and behavior." The new CRM tools also helped improve understanding and cooperation between corporate departments and personnel so they could work together more easily to ensure customer satisfaction at every stage of the purchasing process, from order to delivery to post-purchase follow-up.

CRM FOR SMALL BUSINESS

According to a 2008 AMR Research analysis reported by Thomas Wailgum in *CIO*, the top three CRM software providers were SAP, Oracle, and Salesforce.com; Microsoft's CRM solution ranked eighth. Some of these players offer CRM solutions for businesses on a smaller-scale budget. These packages are designed specifically for small businesses and contain many of the key functionality offered in the larger CRM software suites but with a focus on the needs and limitations of smaller enterprises. They are available as traditional software as well as through Internet applications that arose at the beginning of the twenty-first century from the software-as-a-service concept to enable companies of all sizes to implement cost-effective CRM solutions. Regardless of the technology format, any CRM solution should include at a minimum data

tracking and integration, customer support and services, sales management tools, marketing automation, and analytics.

SOCIAL CRM

With traditional CRM, the driving need is to store, track, and report various customer data. A different need is driving the development of a new form of Customer Relationship Management known as Social CRM. Writing for IncTechnology.com, Brent Leary explained that Social CRM has emerged from "the need to attract the attention of those using the Internet to find answers to business challenges they are trying to overcome." It utilizes social media forums such as Twitter, YouTube, MySpace, and blogs to provide relevant and compelling content to draw the attention of Internet users who are searching for, or could benefit from, the products or services provided by the business.

Conversation is at the heart of a successful social CRM strategy. The key is presenting content in formats that make it easy for targeted users to find and utilize. The ultimate goal is to induce users to act, or more specifically *interact*, with the company. This interaction can take many forms, ranging from visits to the company's Web pages on social networking sites to posting comments on a blog. It is essential to recognize, however, that the conversation must be two-way. The business must embrace the online community and contribute to discussions in a meaningful and transparent manner in order to build a rapport and reputation within this influential customer segment.

An effective CRM strategy especially one that incorporates Social CRM can save the business valuable time, boost productivity, promote goodwill, build loyalty, and generate more sales.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"CRM Solutions What a Small Business Should Look or." Vendor Guru. Available from: http://www.vendorguru.com/ crm/whitepaper/vendorguru cowp crm solutions.jsp.

"Customer Relationship Management" *TechTarget*. Available from: http://searchcrm.techtarget.com/definition/CRM.

Leary, Brent. "Traditional CRM vs. Social CRM" *Inc. Technology*. Available from: http://technology.inc.com/software/articles/200906/leary.html.

Roberts, Lucy P. "The History of CRM Moving Beyond the Customer." *Customer Service Zone.* Available from: http://customerservicezone.com/customerserviceguest/crmhistory.htm.

"Small Budget CRM Improvements." *Shoestring crm.* Available from: http://shoestringcrm.com/crm improvements.html.

Wailgum, Thomas. "Report Ranks Top 10 CRM Vendors." CIO 1 July 2008. Available from: http://www.cio.com/article/ 421113/Report Ranks Top 10 CRM Vendors.

S. Miller, Anaxos

CUSTOMER RETENTION

Customer retention refers to the percentage of customer relationships that, once established, a business is able to maintain on a long-term basis. Customer retention is a simple concept happy customers who feel important and are regularly communicated with in the right way will keep coming back. It is a major contributing factor in the net growth rate of businesses. For example, a company that increases its number of new customers by 20 percent in a year but retains only 85 percent of its existing customers will have a net growth rate of only 5 percent (20 percent increase less 15 percent decrease). But the company could triple that rate by retaining 95 percent of its clients.

Of course, growth is just one of the benefits that superior customer retention can offer a company. Increased profits are another. The cost of acquiring customers and putting them on the books generally exceeds by several times the annual cost of serving existing customers. So the longer customers are kept, the more years over which the initial cost of acquisition can be spread.

A variety of strategies are available to small-business owners seeking to improve their customer retention rates. The most basic tools for retaining customers are providing superior product and service quality. High-quality products and services minimize the problems experienced by customers and create goodwill toward the company, which in turn increases customers' resistance to competitors' overtures. However, it is important that small-business owners do not blindly seek to improve their customer retention rate. Instead, they must make sure that they are targeting and retaining the right customers the ones who generate high profits and clients who have been with the company for so long that losing them could cause financial strain or even tarnish a company's reputation. In short, customer retention should not be a stand-alone program but should be seen as part of an overall customer relations management.

The first step in establishing a customer retention program is to create a time line of a typical customer relationship, outlining all the key events and interactions that occur between the first contact with and the eventual loss of the customer. The next step is to analyze the company's trends in losing customers. Customer defections may be related to price increases or to a certain point in the relationship life cycle, among other variables. For example, many high-speed Internet providers and HD cable companies offer "too good to be true" deals for the first 12 months. When the customer's bill increases markedly in the thirteenth month, customer care representatives have to work extra hard to keep these customers on, often offering them another promotional deal, or a special on an Internet and cable bundle. In many cases, however, this is not enough, and consumers with tight budgets are likely to hop from one provider to the next until they run out of promotions. Finally, smallbusiness owners can use the information gathered to identify warning signs of customer loss and develop retention programs to counteract it.

STRATEGIES FOR RETAINING CUSTOMERS

One basic customer retention strategy available to small-business owners involves focusing on employee retention and satisfaction. A company with a high turnover rate may not be able to maintain strong personal relationships with its customers. Even if relationships are established, customers may decide to take their business to a new company when their contact person leaves. At the very least, high turnover creates a negative environment and reduces the quality of service provided to customers. In order to reduce turnover, it is important to provide employees with career development opportunities and high degrees of involvement in the business.

Another possible strategy for retaining customers involves institutionalizing customer relationships. Rather than just providing contact with individual employees, a small business can provide value to customers through the entire company. For example, it could send newsletters or provide training programs in order to become a source of information and education for customers. It may also be possible to establish membership cards or frequent-buyer programs as direct incentives for customer retention. Newsletters via e-mail are particularly effective. Small businesses can use Internet programs like Constant Contact to design, write, and send newsletters to an e-mail database. Inviting clients to give their Twitter handle will allow a small business to follow them on Twitter and allow the consumer to follow the company as well. Using this method, clients can always know about promotions and deals, and companies can see the trends changing within the demographics they serve.

Another way to retain customers is to be sensitive to their cultures. Many companies may not even acquire much less retain Spanish-speaking Latino customers, for example. This can be changed by doing something as simple as translating newsletters and offering Spanish-speaking phone agents to work in both customer service and customer retention departments. Hispanics make up the largest minority population in the United States, so catering to the needs of this demographic and retaining them as customers makes a great deal of sense.

While it is true that there are more Hispanics in the United States than ever before, there are many other cultures and races that deserve special care in customer retention. These groups will vary depending on location, so it is important to know what minority groups are in a company's backyard so they can be marketed to, acquired, and retained. By not offering a company mes-

sage that can reach a broad spectrum of consumers, as well as a customer retention department that is equipped to handle a variety of customer types, a company can miss out on huge financial gains.

Some companies may be able to use electronic links to improve the service they provide to customers. For example, e-mail connections could be used to provide updates on the status of accounts, electronic order systems could be used to simplify reordering and reduce costs, and online services could be used to provide general information.

Other innovations in customer retention are Android, iPhone, and BlackBerry apps that allow customers to check in on accounts. In 2010 Mondial Assistance created an app to be used by automakers and other companies that wish to offer a number of customer retention services, including roadside assistance and the ability to renew product warranties by handheld device. The Direct Assist app by Mondial Assistance uses GPS to ensure that customers are getting help from the closest possible location to them.

AUTOMATED MARKETING AND CUSTOMER RETENTION

Some would argue that automated services like artificial phone operators could have been the death of customer retention. While it is true that most consumers detest being on hold or having to choose options from an automated system that may misunderstand every other word they say, there are other forms of automation that can be extremely helpful in customer retention.

Automated marketing is in fact a great way to retain customers and even have them refer family and friends to the business that uses this innovative method. More people watch soundbites of the news online rather than sit down to the nightly television news; consumers are busy and have short attention spans and little time to waste. Automated marketing is a direct response to this reality. By sending short SMS (text) or MMS (text with image or video) messages to handheld devices, a business can makeits entire existing client base aware of a sale or promotion, or remind individual customers that it is time to pay their bill or that they qualify for a special deal. All this is possible with a quick update, usually less than 100 to 150 words. Best of all, automated marketing systems once set up hardly need any human monitoring at all, making them perhaps one of the most user-friendly marketing and retention tools of the early twenty-first century.

Customer retention programs are particularly important in volatile industries those characterized by fluctuating prices and product values. In this situation, superior service may discourage but not prevent customer defections. Some strategies that may be useful to companies in volatile industries include providing stable prices over the customer life cycle, basing prices on the overall cost and

profitability of the customer relationship, and crossselling additional products and services. All these strategies are intended to minimize the changes and problems customers experience, thus making them want to maintain the business relationship.

SEE ALSO Difficult Customers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Automated Marketing Effort Helps Community College Boost Efficiency, Service Amid Record Setting Growth." *Smart Brief.* 20 January 2010. Available from: http://www.smartbrief.com/news/aaaa/industryBW detail.jsp?id=611DDD06 AC58 4B9C BC05 3CE2BF1C8AD9.
- Bernstal, Janet Bingham. "Riding Herd on Attrition: Here's One Approach to Maintaining Your Grip on Customers in the 'Top tier,' 'Mature' and 'Business Banking' Segments." ABA Bank Marketing. May 2005.
- Bland, Vikki. "Keeping the Customer (Satisfied): In an Age Where Brand Loyalty Is Only as Good as the Next Promotion and People Use the Internet to Compare Goods from Near and Far, Customer Retention is More Important than Ever." NZ Business. September 2004.
- Buttle, Francis. Customer Relations Management. Oxford, U.K.: Butterworth Heinnemann, 2003.
- "Mondial Assistance Launches iPhone App." Fleet News. 12 February 2010. Available from: http://www.fleetnews.co.uk/ news/story/Mondial Assistance launches iPhone App/52161.
- Reardon, Marguerite. "Could Cable Lose Its Grip on TV Business?" *CNET News.* 4 February 2010. Available from: http://news.cnet.com/8301 30686 3 10447250 266.html.
- Reinhardt, Andy. "Mobile Operators: Big Is Good, Smart Is Better." *Business Week.* 13 February 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/blogs/europeinsight/archives/2010/02/mobile operator.html.
- "Retailers Can Benefit from Unique Marketing Solutions."

 TechForum. 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.
 itweb.co.za/index.php?option=com content&view=
 article&id=29964%3Aretailers can benefit from unique
 marketing solutions&catid=355%3Atechforum&Itemid=62.
- Schreiber, David. "Customer Retention Is All in the Customer Service." *Atlanta Business Chronicle.* 10 November 2000.
- Snell, Bridget Ryan. "Customer Retention 101." Motor Age. October 2000.
- Zemke, Ron. "Customer Retention Hinges on Service Experience." *Minneapolis St. Paul City Business.* 2 March 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

CUSTOMER SERVICE

The term "customer service" encompasses a variety of techniques used by businesses to ensure the satisfaction of a customer, from friendly and attentive staff to prompt response when confronted with product defects. Successful small-business owners often cite customer service as the factor most important in establishing and maintaining a prosperous company. A strong emphasis on customer service throughout a business will help to produce the sort of environment conducive to loyal customers. This is true for companies that sell to other businesses and to companies that sell to individual consumers.

The U.S. Small Business Administration Web site provides a variety of reports useful to small businesses. In one titled "Customer Service," the SBA summarizes the importance of customer service to the small business: "The growing significance of meeting or exceeding customer demands for quality service has special implications for small business. For it is in this arena that small companies can, in the least expensive way, set themselves apart from the competition."

DEVELOPING A CUSTOMER ORIENTED COMPANY CULTURE

In order to assure that there is a positive customer service attitude within every department or area of a company it is important to establish customer service goals for the company as a whole. Customers have contact with companies at many levels and at each they should meet courteous, friendly, and knowledgeable people willing to work with them. Customer service can be seen to be like a three-legged stool. The three legs of the stool are employees, sound practices, and training.

Employees. Many business observers contend that the most critical facet of ensuring good customer service lies in hiring personable and responsible employees. The use of preemployment screening tests can enhance the hiring procedure by helping employers measure the skills and characteristics needed for success in customer service jobs before hiring a new employee. There are a variety of valid tests available, and consistently hiring people who score highest on these tests will ensure that new hires will represent the business in a positive light. In addition, business owners are urged to make sure that they adequately inform potential employees of any customer relations obligations that they might have. This is typically accomplished through training programs.

Training. Employee training is an important component of customer service. Customer service principles should be put in writing, and it should be made clear that all employees are expected to be familiar with them and be prepared to live up to them. Small-business owners also need to recognize that customer service training should be extended to all employees who interact with clients, not just those in high-profile sales positions. Service

technicians, for example, often regularly interact with customers, but all too often they receive little or no customer service training. "More companies are asking their technicians to fill gaps in sales efforts and to repair communication breakdowns," noted Roberta Maynard in *Nation's Business.* "Some companies are cultivating their technicians' abilities to clarify customer needs and identify and capitalize on sales opportunities.... Some managers are giving technicians greater authority to do what it takes to keep customers happy, such as occasionally not charging for a service call or a part."

Sound Practices. Finally, businesses need to make sure that they work hard to ensure customer satisfaction on a daily basis. Customer service should be ingrained in the company, commented one entrepreneur in an interview with Michael Barrier in a *Nation's Business* article: "It has to be part of the organization's mission and vision, right from Day One. Then the rest tends to be simple it carries over to your products, your advertising, your staffing, and everything else."

INSTILLING CUSTOMER LOYALTY

Business experts cite several tangible steps that smallbusiness owners can take to ensure that they provide top-notch service to their customers. These include:

- Build quality support systems. Companies armed with tangible, easily understood guidelines for establishing and maintaining quality customer service will go far toward satisfying clients.
- Communicate with customers. Communication with customers can often be accomplished more easily by smaller businesses than larger companies that are often slowed by layers of bureaucracy. Methods of communication can include telephone calls, postcards, newsletters, and surveys as well as face-to-face conversation. By keeping in touch with customers one is able to more quickly address problems that arise and anticipate some before they become serious. And while such steps are perhaps most helpful when dealing with regular customers, consultants counsel business owners who specialize in making big-ticket sales to try and maintain communications with their customers as well. Such customers may not make a purchase every month, noted Frederick F. Reichheld, author of The Loyalty Effect, but those purchases they do make carry a lot of weight. Reichheld notes that big-ticket purchases typically have a fair amount of service and financing associated with them, both of which provide small businesses with opportunities to nourish their relationship with the customer. In addition, consultants observe that communication with excustomers can be helpful as well. "A defecting

- customer may offer a reason that points to a potentially serious problem [within your company]," wrote Barrier. In his 2008 book *The Small Business Bible*, Steven Strauss asserted that for every customer who complains, there are sixteen customers with a similar complaint who do not complain. It is essential to consider these complaints seriously and decide if there is a companywide problem that needs to be addressed.
- Communicate with front-line employees. Employees
 who are kept apprised of changes in company
 products and services are far more likely to be able to
 satisfy customers than those who are armed with
 outdated or incomplete information.
- Retain employees. Many customers establish a certain comfort level over time with individual employees a salesman, a project coordinator, for example and these relationships should be valued and nurtured by the small-business owner. "Each customer has special needs," observed Barrier, "and the longer that employee and customer work together, the more easily those needs can be met. Companies that want long-term relationships with their customers need equally healthy relationships with their employees. In particular, they must encourage employee involvement."
- Utilize technology that aids customer service. One example of this is choosing a voice mail system that make it easy for customers to contact the person or department that they wish to reach. Technology can also help small businesses gather information about their customers. Having an Internet presence is a vital part of owning a small business. A study done by the Yellow Pages Association and comScore found that local product and services searches grew 58 percent in 2008 to 15.7 billion searches, or over one-tenth of all Internet searches. Increasingly, potential customers will limit their search for these products and services to the Internet; without a strong online presence, a company will have a difficult time reaching these savvy customers. Maintaining and managing an online presence can be challenging, but it is tremendously important to modern business. Web sites such as Yelp, Yahoo! Local, and Citysearch offer customers a forum to praise and criticize local businesses. Monitoring these sites can help a business owner better understand what the company is doing right and what the company may be doing wrong.
- Cultivate an atmosphere of courtesy. Small gestures such as friendly smiles, use of the customer's first name, and minor favors can have a disproportionate impact on the way that a business is viewed.

- "Remember that small kindnesses can carry a lot of weight," said Barrier.
- Address mistakes promptly and honorably. No business is infallible. Errors inevitably occur within any business framework, and sooner or later a customer is apt to be impacted. But business experts contend that in many instances, these incidents can actually help strengthen the bond between a company and its customers. "In the normal course of a business relationship, the depth of a vendor's commitment will not be put to the test," wrote Barrier, "but a serious mistake will reveal quickly just how trustworthy that vendor is."
- Avoid equating price with customer service. Many small businesses find it difficult to compete with larger, high-volume competitors in the realm of price, but most analysts insist that this reality should not be construed as a failure in the realm of customer service. Moreover, most experts indicate that many small businesses can triumph over price differences, provided that they are relatively minor, by putting an extra emphasis on service. "For some customers, of course, price is all that matters," admitted Barrier. "Those are customers you probably can live without."
- Create a user-friendly physical environment. Writing in *Entrepreneur* Jay Conrad Levinson counseled small-business owners to "design your company's physical layout for efficiency, clarity of signage, lighting, accessibility for the disabled and simplicity. Everything should be easy to find."

By crafting a customer service policy that combines the practices listed above, a company is likely to leave a positive impression with customers. Over time, the cumulative effect of this positive impression will build loyalty.

CUTTING TIES WITH BAD CUSTOMERS

Although smart entrepreneurs and business managers recognize that customer service is an important element in ensuring company success, it is a reality of life that a small percentage of customers are simply incapable of being satisfied with the service they receive. Small-business owners are generally averse to letting any customers go, but consultants contend that some clients can simply become more trouble than they are worth for any number of reasons. The solution to determining whether a business owner should sever ties with a problematic customer, observed *Nation's Business*, "may lie in defining the word 'customer' properly: Someone who costs you money isn't a customer but rather a liability."

In *Entrepreneur*, Jacquelyn Lynn listed several scenarios in which consultants recommend that small businesses consider ending their relationship with a troublesome client.

Client attitudes and actions that should prompt an honest assessment include:

- Lack of respect or appreciation for the small-business owner's work.
- Excessive demands, either on company or individual staff members.
- Unreasonable expectations in terms of monetary arrangements for work or goods provided.
- Proclivity for imposing difficult or unrealistic deadlines.
- Tendency to pay bills late (or not at all).
- Treats company as a commodity that can be discarded as soon as it ceases to be useful to the client.

Lynn noted that, in some instances, honest communication with the client can salvage a deteriorating relationship, but this does not always work. "If your attempts to make the relationship a mutually productive one don't work," said Lynn, "it may be time to move on and focus on more profitable clients or prospective clients. Calculate what you will lose in gross revenue, and decide if your business can stand the financial hit." If the business is able to withstand the loss of revenue, move forward to terminate the relationship in a professional manner. If not, then the company's leadership needs to develop a strategy to expand existing business relationships or garner new clients so that the company can sever relations with the offending customer down the line.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barrier, Michael. "Ties that Bind." Nation's Business. August 1997. Brown, Stanley E., ed. Customer Relationship Management: A Strategic Imperative in the World of E Business, Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2000.

"Customers You Want to Lose." Nation's Business. August 1997. Friedman, J. Roger. "Quality Service Is the Key to Earning Repeat Customers." Nation's Restaurant News. 1 September 1997.

Lee, Dick. *The Customer Relationship Management Survival Guide*. High Yield Marketing Press, 2000.

Levinson, Jay Conrad. "Taking Care: 17 Ways to Show Your Customers You Care." *Entrepreneur*. October 1997.

Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Good Riddance." Entrepreneur. October 1997.Maynard, Roberta. "Are Your Technicians Customer Friendly?" Nation's Business. August 1997.

Miller, Claire Cain. "Marketing Small Businesses with Twitter." New York Times. 22 July 2009.

Paajanen, George. "Customer Service: Training, Sound Practices, and the Right Employee." Discount Store News. 15 September 1997

Pattison, Kermit. "Managing an Online Reputation." New York Times. 29 July 2009.

Reichheld, Frederick F., and Thomas Teal *The Loyalty Effect*. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2001.

Customer Service

- Snow, Dennis, and Yanovitch Teri. *Unleashing Excellence*. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Stewart, Thomas A. "A Satisfied Customer Isn't Enough." Fortune. 21 July 1997.
- Strauss, Steven D. *The Small Business Bible.* 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.
- Tschohl, John. "How to Succeed in Business by Really Trying." Canadian Manager. Spring 1997.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Customer Service." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/manage/
- marketandprice/SERV CUSTSERVICE.html. Retrieved 1 February 2010.
- Wilhelm, Wayne, and Bill Rossello. "The Care and Feeding of Customers." *Management Review*. March 1997.
- Zemke, Ron, and John A. Woods, eds. *Best Practices in Customer Service*. New York: AMACOM, 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

D

DATA ENCRYPTION

Data encryption refers to the process of transforming electronic information into a scrambled form that can only be read by someone who knows how to translate the code. Encryption is not a new idea; it was used by Julius Caesar in the days of the Roman Empire to preserve secrecy in letters and messages. Encryption has played played a major role in many wars and in military circles generally; today, it is very important in the business world as well.

Encryption has turned electronic in modern times. It is the easiest and most practical method of protecting data stored, processed, or transmitted. It is commonly used to scramble the contents of contracts, sensitive documents, and personal messages sent over the Internet. More and more institutions, including small businesses with data to protect, also use encryption to protect data on their computer in-house.

HOW ENCRYPTION WORKS

Encryption comes from the science of cryptography, which involves the coding and decoding of messages in order to protect their contents. One of the most ancient forms of it is letter substitution thus, for instance, sending the next letter in the alphabet instead of the actual letter in the text. *Ifmmp xpsme* thus spells out *Hello world.*. In the electronic environment, every symbol has a numerical value expressible in binary notation. Thus the letter *A* is 01000001 and the letter *a* is 01100001. Humans cannot make out a vast stream of zeroes and ones, but it is child's play for a computer. Patterns of letters are therefore transformed before transmission by using an arbitrary key; the key may be used in arithmetic, logical, or other ways to make

the underlying meaning inaccessible to anyone who does not know the key. The more binary digits the key has, the more difficult the code is to crack meaning that the longer it takes a computer system, attempting to break the code, to find the key by trial and error.

TYPES OF ENCRYPTION PROGRAMS

There are two main types of encryption programs, single key and public key.

Single Key. Single key encryption is also known as private key, secret key, or symmetric encryption. It means that the sender and the recipient of the data both hold the same key for translation. This single key is used both to code and to decode information exchanged between two parties. Since the same key is used to encrypt and decrypt messages, the parties involved must exchange the key secretly and keep it secure from outsiders. Private key encryption systems are usually faster than other types but they can be cumbersome when more than two parties need to exchange information.

Public Key. The second, and more commonly used, type of data encryption system is known as a public key system. This approach involves two separate keys: a public key for encoding information and a private key for decoding information. The public key can be held and used by any number of individuals and businesses, whereas only one party holds the private key. The system is particularly useful in electronic commerce: the merchant holds the private key and all customers have access to the public key. The public key can be posted on a Web page or stored in an easily accessible key repository. Public key encryption systems are widely available on the Internet and heavily used by large companies.

The best-known data encryption program is called RSA. It was developed in the late 1970s by three graduates of the Massachusetts Institute of Technology Ronald Rivest, Adi Shamir, and Leonard Adleman. In the first decade of the twenty-first century, there were more than a billion installations of RSA encryption programs on computer systems worldwide. RSA scrambles data based on the product of two prime numbers, each of which is 100 digits long. RSA is known as a public key encryption system because many people can use it to encode information, but only the person who holds the key (or knows the value of the two prime numbers) can decode it. RSA is embedded in hundreds of popular software products. It is also available on the Internet as a free download.

A number of other data encryption programs enjoy wide use as well. Examples include Pretty Good Privacy (PGP), which is considered easy to use; Secure Sockets Layer (SSL) now referred to as Transport Layer Security (TLS), which is used by many companies that process health care data or that accept online credit card orders; and Data Encryption Standard (DES), which was invented by IBM in the mid-1970s and was the U.S. government standard for security until 2002 when Advanced Encryption Standard (AES) officially became the new standard. Triple DES, an advanced version of DES, is still used in some areas of the U.S. government.

MOTIVATION FOR ENCRYPTION

Encryption systems cost money in the form of software and greater computer capacity. Processing of encrypted data in and out also adds time to all procedures. But the money is well spent. Betsy Spethmann, writing in 2005 for *Promo* magazine, reports that security breaches of systems holding customer data cost their owners on average \$14 million per incident. In addition, once such breaches become known, the database owner typically loses at least 20 percent of its customers. The loss of troubled customers in large numbers is likely to increase. The National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL) reported in December 2009 that forty-five U.S. states have passed laws requiring companies to notify employees or customers when their personal information has been compromised.

TRENDS IN ENCRYPTION PRACTICES

In the early twenty-first century, many corporations materially strengthened their defenses against the interception of transmitted data by encryption; they also fortified their information systems with ever better firewalls against intruders. Companies have also focused more on *internal* security. In many companies data are routinely encrypted before transmission to another site but remain in clear,

unencrypted language on the computer itself, protected only by a system of passwords.

More and more companies in consequence are extending encryption to information backup. They are also exploring off-site storage of backup data on distant computers where they reside in encrypted form. Even such methods are not sufficient to protect data from individuals who, by the very nature of their jobs, have access to the sensitive data. Thus, at the boundaries of encryption other techniques of supervision and control must be devised to protect information.

Dave Raffo wrote in 2010 that, "Data backup security is a rapidly evolving if not rapidly adopted piece of the enterprise data storage world. It largely revolves around encryption, and has spread in the past few years from tape to host to disk, and is now an issue for the young cloud storage market." Cloud computing is the newest way for companies to manage, store, and secure data without the expense of additional hardware and software. Some experts question the security of cloud computing while others consider it the wave of the future. Carefully researching a potential cloud computing company before using it is one way to get the benefits of cloud computing with the least security risk.

As technology evolves, so will data encryption techniques. Staying up to date on the newest developments and being willing to adapt business's information storage systems as necessary is the only way to ensure that data will remain secure.

SEE ALSO Biometrics; Internet Security.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Angwin, Julia. "Internet Encryption's Password is 'Slow." Wall Street Journal. 28 March 2000.

Britt, Phillip. "Encryption Key to Data Security." *Information Today*. November 2005.

Brotby, W. Krag. Information Security Management Metrics: A Definitive Guide to Effective Security Monitoring and Measurement. Boca Raton, Fla.: CRC Press, 2009.

"Internet Security Gateway Targets Small Network Environments." *Product News Network.* 16 December 2005.

Komiega, Kevin. "Tape Encryption Not a Security Cure All." *InfoStor.* January 2006.

Korper, Steffano, and Juanita Ellis. The E Commerce Book: Building the E Empire. 2d ed. San Diego, Calif.: Academic Press, 2001.

MacVittie, Don. "Don't Be the Next Data Debacle Implement Tape Encryption Now, Before You Find Yourself in the White hot Spotlight for All the Wrong Reasons." *Network Computing*. 24 November 2005.

National Conference of State Legislatures. "State Security Breach Notification Laws." Available from: http://www.ncsl.org/IssuesResearch/TelecommunicationsInformationTechnology/SecurityBreachNotificationLaws/tabid/13489/Default.aspx. Retrieved February 2, 2010.

National Institute of Standards and Technology. "Announcing Approval of Federal Information Processing Standard (FIPS) 197, Advanced Encryption Standard (AES)." Available from: http://csrc.nist.gov/archive/aes/frn fips197.pdf. Retrieved February 2, 2010.

"No One Stop Shopping to Stop Database Pilferages." eWeek. 21 December 2005.

Raffo, Dave. "Secure Your Backups: Six Ways to Make Your Data More Secure." Security Search. 2 February 2010. Available from: http://searchsecurity.techtarget.com.au/articles/38410 Secure your backups Six ways to make your data more secure. Retrieved February 2, 2010.

Spethmann, Betsy. "Data Security Mistakes Cost an Average \$14 Million." *Promo.* 23 November 2005.

Swann, James. "Preparing for Triple DES Security." *Community Banker*. December 2005.

"You Know These Security Threats You Hired Them: New Products Are Designed to Stop Threats that Come from the Inside." *Information Week.* 31 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DATABASE ADMINISTRATION

Database administration is the maintenance of records of any type for example, customer lists, vendor histories, or addresses. Database management involves transferring the contents of an electronic filing cabinet to an electronic file using computer software known as a database management system (DBMS). According to WiseGeek.com, "As one of the oldest components associated with computers, the database management system, or DBMS, is a computer software program that is designed as the means of managing all databases that are currently installed on a system hard drive or network." The need for database administration now occupies nearly every corner of the business world. This need has led to the development of a multibillion dollar software industry and a thriving database administration consulting niche. Almost every company has records of one type or another to maintain, which means that almost every company is affected by DBMS in some way or another.

Databases can range in size from a few hundred addresses maintained on a user's hard drive to hundreds of terabytes of data maintained on massive servers. One of the benefits of using a database management system is that even if the data is vast and is stored on a remote mainframe, end-users throughout a company can all access the data from their desktop using computer networking technology. With the spread of wireless networking in the twenty-first century, employees can even access databases when not physically linked to the company's network. Reports that in the past had to be requested days or even weeks in advance and created by computer technicians can be generated in minutes by the average user.

The most common type of system is the relational data-base management system (RDBMS). An RDBMS sorts data into unique fields and allows users to retrieve that data by each field and by linking fields between related records. Relational databases can sort the fielded data any number of ways and generate reports in a matter of minutes. Data can often be output in any form the end-user desires. In addition, a RDBMS can serve as the front-end program that brings data together from several individual databases and produces data tables that combine the information from the various databases. Without an RDBMS, a database is a "flat-file" system that is, one in which each database is self-contained in a single table. Only very small database systems use this method, and they sacrifice flexibility in the posing of queries and the sorting of data.

Database management technology is a rapidly advancing field, and relational databases are starting to be replaced by more sophisticated database management systems such as object-oriented database management systems (OODBMS) and object-relational database management systems (ORDBMS). The development of these new types of database systems was spurred in large part by the explosion of multimedia files during the first decade of the twenty-first century. During this period, companies realized that they had more than simple records to maintain they had complicated files with sounds and images; they had brochures, photographs, time-series inputs, and 3-D coordinates all of which could be more easily maintained if they were organized and stored in a database.

ORDBMS have become more popular because of the growing need to store disparate types of information. An example of the type of data that might be stored in an object-relation system is a human resources file on an employee. In the past, the database record might have only included text information about the employee, such as birth date, address, and starting date. With an object-relational system, the record could also include the employee's photo or voice sample. Or, a company could maintain geospatial information that would allow it to query the database to locate all customers who made more than \$50,000 and lived within 10 miles of the company's location.

SELECTING A SYSTEM FOR A SMALL BUSINESS

Relational and object-oriented databases each have both strengths and weaknesses, and the weaknesses of one type is generally a strength of the other. For small-business owners who are considering purchasing a database management system, experts say that the first thing they need to do is determine what they hope to get out of the system what type of reports they need, for example. Once the output is known, it is easier to know what type of database is needed,

what information will be gathered, and what fields will be created. It is a good idea to start small such as with a mailing list to get used to the software. Once the first database is mastered, it is easy to set up additional ones for order tracking, inventory, or other purposes.

Databases come in two general types: transactional and warehouse. Transactional databases are easier to build and are ideal for tracking simple things, such as the availability of a product or part. Warehouse databases collect company data of any type, such as sales histories or hiring statistics, and produce reports that can identify trends or group information in new and relevant ways. Small businesses use both types of databases.

Once small-business owners know what they hope to get out of a system and what type of database they will be building, they can move on to selecting the right software for the job. If they are computer savvy and experienced with personal computers, and the database is simple, they may be able to study the available software packages themselves and choose the one that best suits their company. If they are not, or they expect the job to be complex, it is best to locate a consultant in their area and work with him or her to select the system.

Database packages come in two general forms: desktop and server databases. Desktop databases such as Microsoft Access are inexpensive, user-friendly, and offer Web solutions. Server databases, such as Microsoft SQL Server, Oracle and IBM DB2, offer more comprehensive data management solutions. These database packages can manage large amounts of data efficiently and enable many users to access and update data simultaneously. They are, however, expensive and require a level of technical expertise not required by desktop databases.

The more basic the system a company can get away with, the better. It is simpler and less expensive to use an off-the-shelf desktop type system, but there are tradeoffs. If the company does not do business exactly the way that database is written, it might mean living with less power and flexibility.

MAINTAINING A DATABASE MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

There is one important fact about databases that some people seem to forget no matter how good the software is, no matter how expensive the computers are, they are only as good as the data that is put into them. Information must be loaded into the system via data entry work or some other form of input, and it is up to the business owner or manager of information systems to make sure that records are accurate and kept up to date.

Letting records slip from time to time may seem like a small thing, but especially for a small business enterprises, poor database maintenance can reflect poorly on the business and make clients think twice about doing business there. Database managers estimate that more than half of small businesses do not maintain their databases once they are created. Examples of the kinds of mistakes that can occur include failing to bill an account, mailing literature to someone who is deceased, or indicating that there is plenty of a particular product in stock when in fact the supply was exhausted weeks ago. Such situations can give rise to business disasters for owners of small businesses.

Writing in *Colorado Business Magazine*, Anne Kerven outlined some of the other common maintenance mistakes that are made:

- Collecting too much or too little data. Collecting too
 much information slows down the system, clutters
 screens with unnecessary fields, and inflates the costs
 of gathering data. Recording too little data can
 render the database worthless for compiling reports
 that can help the business grow; instead, money
 spent on inputting the little data that is there is
 wasted.
- Poorly conceived data fields. The most common mistake is putting too much information in one field the computer can only sort by field, not by what is in the field. The best rule of thumb is to put each unique record element ZIP code, phone number, fax number, address in its own searchable field.
- Using personal names as the key identifier of a record or as a link between records. Instead, it is better to use numbers, assigning a unique number to each record. Personal names cause problems when two or more people have the same name; additionally, if the name is not entered exactly the same way every time it is used as a link—a middle initial is included in one instance and left out in another, for example—the records will not link properly.
- Not checking the database. The integrity of the database should be checked at least once a month.
 Corrupted links or other problems can creep in over time. Utility programs are available for this function.
- Failure to back up information. All information should be backed up and stored in a separate location, preferably someplace that is fireproof and waterproof.
- Not setting strict standards. To ensure consistency, strict standards must be followed whenever data is input into the system. This is especially important if multiple departments will be adding data to the system.

Failure to clean out the database. Periodically
weeding out records that are inactive or no longer
relevant is essential. If the company does not want to
lose those records permanently, an archive database
can be created and the records moved into that file.

COMMON USES OF DATABASE MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS

As discussed, database management systems store company information and allow users to retrieve that information easily. But what does that mean in the business world? How exactly are database management systems being put to use so that companies get the most bang for their buck? Currently, there are two primary uses of database managements systems: 1) data marts and data warehouses; and 2) the use of DBMS together with a company's Web site or intranet.

Data Marts and Data Warehouses. Data marts and data warehouses refer to the information repositories that companies create with their database management software. Data marts are simply smaller versions of data warehouses, storing information on a department-by-department basis. Data warehouses are huge, centralized databases that unify information across an entire company. These huge databases can be used to improve customer service, profitability measurement, and product sales. Wal-Mart, which has the world's largest data warehouse measured at over 500 terabytes, employs its massive data warehouse to improve operations, leveraging its massive volumes of data to give it a competitive advantage. Even at smaller scales, the use of data marts and data warehouses can yield useful guidance to managers and executives.

Data marts gained popularity before data warehouses. They were seen as a way for departments to achieve one of their main goals—getting information into the hands of all their users quickly and at the same time. However, as DBMS technology improves and larger databases become possible, the flaws in using data marts are being exposed. Data marts do not unify data across an organization—in fact, they can fragment it because every department might be doing things a little differently. Each department's data becomes an island that yields different answers to the same query.

That is not to say that data marts *cannot* work, however. They can, if they are built after a main data warehouse has been created. If the data marts are built first, then fragmented data held in uniquely structured databases that cannot be accessed by all employees are created.

Although there is some disagreement amongst experts some argue that it is better to start small with data marts and build up to the big data warehouse small-business owners are best advised to build the warehouse first. They should look at the types of information that are gathered in each

department around the company and select the key data from each area, which can be used as the starting point for the warehouse. It is not advisable to try to build an all-purpose warehouse right from the start. A better strategy is just to do what makes sense, then add historical data and other information as time goes by. If information is simply gathered and stored with no allowance made for cross-departmental analysis, then the warehouse is useless. Those considering building a database should understand that if, upon examination, the current processes a company uses do not allow for such cross-departmental analysis, then fundamental changes will have to be made to those processes if the warehouse is to work. This is a significant point that too many managers or business owners do not understand when they decide to build a warehouse.

Small businesses also have to make sure that end-users from every department are actively involved in the design of the data warehouse. Without that type of feedback, the database may turn out to be useless because it does not store the right type of information, or it stores it in the wrong way. Those end-users involved in the design can learn how to use the system first and then serve as trainers in their department. Once the main warehouse is built, it then becomes easy for each department to build its own data marts by pulling out the fields from the main database that it needs.

The initial costs of building a data warehouse are high software, hardware, and consulting fees add up quickly. However, most businesses, from supermarkets to banks, are finding that having a data warehouse is a competitive necessity. One example of how data warehouses are being used is a practice called "data mining." Data mining is the technique of creating statistical and predictive models of the real world based on patterns that are discovered as a result of complex queries performed on the huge amounts of data stored in a warehouse.

When data mining is done right, it can produce amazing results, spotting trends before they happen or identifying new sales prospects, for instance. According to an *Information Week* report, the information technology (IT) staff at Wal-Mart's headquarters routinely mine the company's massive data warehouse to identify trends and improve operational efficiency, sometimes on an hourly basis. An example the company frequently cites comes from the day after Thanksgiving in 2003, when the company's East Coast stores were not meeting sales expectations for a computer-and-monitor special. It turned out that the computers and monitors were not being displayed together, so the posted special was not attracting the attention of potential buyer. Calls were made to stores across the country, and by mid-morning, sales were picking up significantly.

Data mining is not without its risks, however. When done incorrectly or applied by inexperienced IT and

marketing staff data mining can produce false correlations and generate misleading advice. Companies should not rely too heavily on data mining without ensuring that they are employing experienced professionals who fully understand the type of complex statistical analyses needed to perform data-mining tasks.

ONLINE DATABASE MANAGEMENT

Data warehouses started out as internal projects, but during the first decade of the twenty-first century, they were increasingly made external or at least partly external. Companies that need to gather data from customers and pass information down the line to business customers are finding it beneficial to make their data warehouse available over the Internet through the use of either HTML or Java-based client servers, or by making the company's own intranet accessible through the Internet via a secure server. An online catalogue that is searchable by Internet customers is an example of an HTML or Java client server. Companies are also increasingly making their data warehouses or some portion of them publicly available on the Internet to collect information about its online customers. If instead the goal is to pass information on to business customers, then the company can use password-protected pages to make the warehouse available to selected individuals.

When databases were first made available over the Internet during the 1990s, the limitations on connection speed and bandwidth made it possible for only basic queries to be run easily. In the twenty-first century, as a proliferation of servers rapidly expanded bandwidth and connection speeds increased with the spread of DSL and cable Internet, the situation changed rapidly. These advances, combined with the development of the technology of online analytical processing (OLAP), have made it possible for intricate queries of data to run smoothly with little or no delay noticed by the end-user.

There have always been risks and costs associated with making such huge amounts of data available over the Web, but technological advancements have reduced those risks and costs. Security is always a paramount issue, since opening data warehouses to users around the world means that internal systems are exposed to outside interference or hacking. However, the advances in data encryption that have taken place alongside other developments in IT technology make this less risky in the 2010s than it was at the beginning of the decade. A second issue is the drain on system resources that unlimited access to the data warehouses would cause. Popular databases visited and searched by large numbers of users need extremely powerful servers to keep up with demand by ensuring that the employees and clients of a company are not hindered by traffic generated by customers and other public users. Again, the costs associated with increasing server space have diminished and

processing speeds have increased, turning what was once a prohibitive cost for small- and medium-sized businesses into a potentially affordable infrastructure investment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Atre, Shaku. "Achieving Unity of Data." *Computerworld.* 15 September 1997.

Babcock, Charles. "Data, Data, Everywhere." *Information Week.* 9 January 2006. Available from:http://www.informationweek.com/news/global cio/showArticle.jhtml?articleID=175801775. Retrieved on February 2, 2010.

Churcher, Clare. Beginning Database Design: From Novice to Professional. New York: Apress, 2007.

Connolly, Thomas M., and Carolyn E. Begg. *Database Systems: A Practical Approach to Design, Implementation and Management.* 5th ed. Boston, Mass.: Addison Wesley, 2009.

Cummins, Caroline. "Below the Surface: New Tools and Savvy Librarians Are Turning the ILS into a Gold Mine for Making More Informed Decisions." *Library Journal.* 1 January 2006.

Dessoff, Alan. "Learning How to Use Data." *District Administration*. October 2005.

English, Larry P. Improving Data Warehouse and Business Information Quality. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 1999.

Karp, Mike. "Data Size Is About to Get Out of Control." Network World. 30 August 2005.

Kerven, Anne. "Database Management Keys." Colorado Business Magazine. March 1997.

Kerven, Anne. "Keep Files Clean." Colorado Business Magazine. April 1997.

Mullins, Craig S. "Openness Complicates Database Management." *Computing Canada.* 26 January 1998.

Shaklet, Mary E. "A Place for Your Stuff: Networked Storage Solutions Tailor made for Your Small Business." Computer User. November 2005.

Stedman, Craig. "Data Vaults Unlocked." Computerworld. 2 June 1997.

Wells, Stephen. "Hands On Spreadsheets Grand openings.
Customising Functions in Excel Workbooks Is Simple Just
Follow These Tips." Personal Computer World. 1 January 2006.
"What is DBMS?" Wise Geek. Available from: http://www.wise geek.com/what is dbms.htm. Retrieved February 2, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DEBT COLLECTION

Debt collection is a deliberate attempt by a business to collect an obligation that has become past due. In normal transactions between two businesses, an invoice is rendered and payment is due within 30 days unless, by special arrangement, a more generous schedule of payments has been agreed upon. Retail customers usually pay cash at time of purchase or, as is common in medical practices, are billed for portions not covered by insurance; payment is due some reasonable time after billing, such as 5 days or a week. After these time periods have passed, the payment is past due. In

normal accounting practice, overdue payables are classified as 30-, 60-, and 90-day past due, and the accounting department routinely sends out "past-due" notices. Once an account is more than 90 days overdue, it becomes problematical and requires special action. In effect the buyer is now using the seller's money without compensation.

Debt collection, in another sense, may be the *main business* of a small enterprise; it may have been formed to collect money owed to others for a percentage of the debt owed. The small business, in yet another sense, may be the *subject* of debt collection activity, either because the business has been careless in paying bills or because the owner refuses to pay for a reason: perhaps the product shipped was deficient.

INHERENT CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

A business expends considerable resources contacting, courting, pleasing, and servicing its clientele. Under normal circumstances, the overwhelming majority of customers pay reasonably promptly so that the payment pattern will have the shape of a bell curve: a few prepay or pay early, the majority pay on time, a few persistently pay late. The very few who fall beyond this pattern may do so because of unusual circumstances. Real "deadbeats" are difficult initially to identify. For this reason most businesses, small or large, treat persistent late payers with much more courtesy than they deserve. Collecting receivables and paying payables are inherently in conflict. In many business-to-business situations, the customer may have a policy of paying late in order to show a better return on assets to its parent: it will be energetic in collecting, a laggard in paying. Debt collection, for this reason, is a difficult area of management for any business. The business, after all, also benefits from early collections and late payments. But if it is too aggressive collecting outstanding obligations, it may damage its standing with a valued customer.

ELEMENTS OF A GOOD COLLECTION SYSTEM

Whatever its size, a business should pursue collections using a consciously formulated policy with well-defined triggering milestones for actions and an intelligent review process to protect the company's overall posture. Even in a business where the owner is simultaneously chief administrator, salesperson, and accountant, the collection policy should be capable of being written down quickly and coherently. Long before collection begins, the company, of course, should have done its homework and established the customer's creditworthiness. Effective collection systems: 1) emphasize and highlight payment conditions in proposals and contracts; 2) kick in promptly; 3) have built-in flexibility and management review; 4) follow a system-

atic sequence of escalation; 5) are characterized by consistency and persistence; 6) match debtor's behavior to seller's behavior rationally; and 7) work toward definite closure within a preset timeframe.

Emphasis on Payment. Where at all possible, the business should strive to highlight payment terms in its proposals and contracts in such a manner that the buyer is aware of the seller's policies and its emphasis on being paid promptly. Michelle Dunn, an expert and popular writer on the subject, advocates that businesses should strive for written payment agreements. Even if a business cannot prevail in getting a particular contract clause, trying to do so may be remembered and may be helpful later. In his 2009 book Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business, Fred Steingold suggests that each bill should include a request for the customer to contact the company if there is a problem with the product or service. This, Steingold writes, may help facilitate payment when a customer with a past-due account tries to argue that the product or service was faulty.

Timing. Experts in the field agree that acting promptly on overdue obligations is of primary importance. Michael Giusti, writing for *New Orleans CityBusiness*, gives this issue a memorable formulation: "Debt collectors tell clients [that] overdue bills are not like fine wine they only worsen with age." Citing Dave Duggins of the Duggins Law Firm in New Orleans, Giusti points out that "after an overdue account becomes 1 year old, the chances of collecting have all but evaporated." In a well-designed system, every overdue account will receive attention on a predefined trigger date; the action taken, however, may be governed by additional considerations.

Flexible Review. A sensible collection policy will recognize up front that knowledge of the customer is all-important both in selling and collecting. Therefore collection activity should be organized to pool information about a late- or nonpaying client to discover early what the situation "over there" may be like. Action, including the initial action, should have inputs from all those involved with the debtor. This process may uncover problems which, once fixed, will produce prompt payment and thus avoid unnecessary spinning of wheels.

Reviewing the problem in some detail and then, if indicated, working with the delinquent client may provide the business unexpected opportunities. The client may be going through a temporary problem in which the company can help, perhaps merely through patience. The contact involved in working with the client may create new bonds that, later, will benefit the company. Such effort may also yield partial payments as the customer shows his or her good faith. Flexibility is thus very

useful, all things equal. If the situation is hopeless, time can be saved. A rigid policy is never indicated unless the debt is too small to merit the effort required to turn corporate cartwheels in its resolution.

Systematic Sequence. As already indicated, most debtors will have received past-due billings before collection activity even begins, and even such billings, highlighting the amount of time a bill is overdue, have a built-in feature of escalation. Similarly, collection effort should proceed in stages that initially give the debtor a certain benefit of the doubt. These stages may involve letters, then calls, and finally visits or given other circumstances precisely the reverse of this sequence. Which style of escalation is best will be well known to the company.

A mature and businesslike approach is, of course, understood. Large outstanding obligations, especially those that significantly affect the seller, produce emotional situations in which, in unguarded moments, the management is inclined to threaten the debtor. If an action is threatened, it should have been considered carefully in advance. And management should be committed to follow through. If such commitment is lacking, silence is better.

Consistency and Persistence. Throughout the collection process, the debtor should clearly understand, at every stage in the process, that the business intends to get paid in full and now. For this to be credible, the seller, of course, must promptly take whatever steps are necessary to deal with the legitimate problems of the debtor and then immediately press for payment. As Michelle Dunn puts it in the title of her book, *Become the Squeaky Wheel*.

Matching the Debtor's Behavior. The business intent on collecting its debt must be disciplined and consistent enough to match its own behavior to that of the reluctant client. In many situations of unequal power (large debtor, small company) the business, for instance, will continue work on a contract (a study, a landscaping job) even though a partial payment is long overdue. But in situations of this sort, the business must stop working until it has been paid. This is often very painful to do. Similarly, the debtor should be refused any additional product until the matter of payment is settled. The conflict of interest between buyer and seller is here obvious and visible. All buyers would like to get something for nothing. The deep habit of pleasing the customer must sometimes be checked.

Closure. Sometimes a debt cannot be collected short of a lawsuit. And in many cases, the amount may not be large enough to merit litigation. A good collection policy will anticipate such situations and describe, in advance, how closure will be handled. Writing off the debt or turning the account over to a collection agency may be the options;

having the debt hanging around may be a third option, but one that holds little promise of return while simply being there as a reminder of failure.

USING THIRD PARTIES

Outside collection agencies or the services of an attorney are the usual venues for collecting the money without doing it in-house. Key considerations in following either of these routes are the amount of the debt and its age. Collection agencies and attorneys generally take a percentage (usually one-third of the total amount) of the debt collected as payment for their services. Even with professional help, however, some debts will inevitably be impossible to collect due to bankruptcy, customers who move without notice ("skip"), or the high expense required to collect them. For more information on securing a professional collection agency, contact the Association of Credit and Collection Professionals, P.O. Box 390106, Minneapolis, MN 55439; Ph. (952) 926-6547 or visit their Web site at http://www.acainternational.org/.

Whatever combination of collection methods a business eventually chooses, the owner needs to remain aware of the limitations that state and federal laws place on debt collection under the Fair Debt Collection and Practices Act which governs collections from "natural persons," meaning individuals. For example, it is illegal to make continual phone calls, to use profane or threatening language, to threaten repossession when in fact the article cannot be repossessed, or to threaten to damage a customer's credit report or have his or her wages garnished. It is also illegal to discuss a customer's collection problem in public. In addition, businesses have to desist with collection efforts if the target declares bankruptcy. Given the thicket of legal issues that surround many aspects of collection, small-business owners should consult an attorney before initiating aggressive approaches to collect on delinquent accounts.

ELECTRONIC BILL PRESENTMENT AND PAYMENT

Electronic bill presentment and payment (EBPP) has revolutionized debt collection for large and small businesses alike. While EBPP was not instantly popular, largely due to concerns over Internet security and privacy, it has now become widely accepted in the business world. As business owners and consumers have become more at ease with online financial transactions, EBPP has become the preferred method for billing since it saves businesses time and money. According to some EBPP vendors, conversion to such systems can reduce many business's billing costs by 50 to 75 percent once electronic bill payment becomes the norm for companies and individual consumers. The potential for such savings has lead some companies to incentivize online payment. According to a 2010 article in the *Atlanta Business Chronicle*,

SunTrust, an Atlanta-based regional bank, offered monetary rewards to customers who make online payments. In 2009 T-Mobile tried a different approach, initiating a monthly fee to customers who would not switch to online bill pay. Though the fee has since been lifted, T-Mobile managed to convert a large number of customers to paperless billing.

There are various ways for small businesses to offer paperless billing. Some businesses post bills on their home page. Others outsource the billing process to a consolidator who maintains its own page for posting electronic billings. Yet others secure the services of vendors who use e-mail to send bills directly to customers. This method is favored by many, since it is characterized by immediacy and convenience for the customer.

SEE ALSO Credit Evaluation and Approval.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Banning, Doresa. "Getting Paid for Your Work." *Nevada Business*. February 2010.

Burtka, Allison Torres. "Man May Sue Over Billing Mistake That Damaged His Credit." *Trial.* August 2005.

Dunn, Michelle. *Become the Squeaky Wheel.* Plymouth, N.H.: Never Dunn Publishing, 2005.

Giusti, Michael. "Debt Collection Companies Advise Business Owners About Recovering Unpaid Accounts." *New Orleans CityBusiness.* 17 May 2004.

Hermann, Hans. "Analysis Credit and Finance Debt Collection: Too Important to Neglect." *Computer Reseller News.* 23 January 2006.

Lucas, Laurie A., and Alvin C. Harrell. "The Federal Fair Debt Collection Practices Act: 2004 Review of Appellate Decisions." *Business Lawyer*. February 2005.

Palmeri, Christopher. "Debt Collection Puts On a Suit." *Business Week.* 14 November 2005.

Steingold, Fred S. *Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business*. 11th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Stern, Gary. "Digital Dunning." CFO: The Magazine for Senior Financial Executives. 15 April 2000.

Stross, Randall. "What if People Don't Take the Bait to Go Paperless?" New York Times. 19 September 2009.

"Taking Stock An Ode to Debt." Accountancy Age. 30 June 2005. Trubey, J. Scott. "SunTrust Launches Money Management Site." Atlanta Business Chronicle. February 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DEBT FINANCING

A business can finance its operations either through equity or debt. *Equity* is cash paid into the business by investors; the business owner is usually one of these investors; investors receive a share of the company, in effect a percentage of it proportional to total investment paid in. The share or stock

may appreciate in value in proportion to the increase in the business's net worth—or it may evaporate to nothing at all if the business fails. Investors put cash into a company in the hope of stock appreciation and the yield of dividends which the business may (but need not) pay to the investor; dividends are a portion of the net profits of the business; if the business does not realize a profit, it cannot pay a dividend. The investor can get his or her investment back only by selling the share to someone else. In a privately held company, investors have less "liquidity" because the shares are not traded on the open market and a purchaser may be difficult to find. This is one reason why successful and rapidly growing small businesses are under pressure by stockholders to "go public" and thus to create an easy way for investors to cash out.

Debt financing, by contrast, is cash borrowed from a lender at a fixed rate of interest and with a predetermined maturity date. The principal must be paid back in full by the maturity date, but periodic repayments of principal may be part of the loan arrangement. Debt may take the form of a loan or the sale of bonds; the form itself does not change the principle of the transaction: the lender retains a right to the money lent and may demand it back under conditions specified in the borrowing arrangement.

Lending to a company is thus at least in theory more safe, but the amount the lender can realize in return is fixed to the principal and to the interest charged. Investment is more risky, but if the company is very successful, the upward potential for the investor may be very attractive; the downside is total loss of the investment.

DEBT/EQUITY RATIO

The character of a company's financing is expressed by its debt to equity ratio. Lenders like to see a low debt/equity ratio; it means that much more of the company's fortunes are based on investments, which in turn means that investors have a high level of confidence in the company. If the debt/equity ratio is high, it means that the business has borrowed a lot of money on a small base of investments. It is then said that the business is highly leveraged which in turn means that lenders are more exposed to potential problems than investors. These relationships ultimately highlight a certain ambiguity in the relations between lenders and investors: their aims are in conflict but also in mutual support. Investors like to use a small investment and leverage it into a lot of activity by borrowing; lenders like to lend a small amount secured by a large investment. In usual business practice these motivations result in a negotiated equilibrium which shifts this way and that based on market forces and performance.

CASH FLOW TO DEBT RATIO

The cash flow of a company in relation to its debt serves lenders as another way to measure whether or not to provide debt financing to a business. A company's profitability, as measured on its books, may be better or worse than its cash generation. In calculating cash flow, only actual cash coming in and going out in a given period is used to calculate net cash available for servicing debt.

The sales of a company for a given period, for example, may be considerably higher than its cash receipts; the reason for this may simply be that the company's customers may paying late or may have favorable "stretched out" payment arrangements. Similarly, the costs of a company, as recorded on its books, may be lower than its actual cash payments in a period; the company, for instance, may be prepaying insurance for the next 6 months this month; its books will only show one sixth of that payment as cost but six times as much going out as cash. For these reasons, a company may be profitable based on its books but may be short on cash at any given time. Lenders therefore like to look at the amount of cash available to service the current portions of any new debt. If this amount is minimally 1.25 times the debt service required, the business is at least in the ballpark to receive a loan. The higher this ratio, the more inclined the lender will be to lend.

Rules of thumb along these lines are subject to adjustment based on the availability of money. The global financial crisis that began in 2008 led many banks to reassess the process for determining which businesses do and do not get loans. This created challenges for many small businesses that needed loans to keep their businesses running.

SOURCES OF DEBT FINANCING

Small businesses can obtain debt financing from a number of different sources. Private sources of debt financing include friends and relatives, banks, credit unions, consumer finance companies, commercial finance companies, trade credit, insurance companies, factor companies, and leasing companies. Public sources of debt financing include a number of loan programs provided by the state and federal governments to support small businesses.

Private Sources. Many entrepreneurs begin their enterprises by borrowing money from friends and relatives. Such individuals are more likely to provide flexible terms of repayment than banks or other lenders and may be more willing to invest in an unproven business idea, based upon their personal knowledge and relationship with the entrepreneur. A potential disadvantage is that friends and relatives may try to become involved in the management of the business. Business owners who wish to avoid such complications must use the same formal arrangements with relatives and friends as with more distant business associates.

Banks are the most obvious sources of borrowed funds. Commercial banks usually have more experience in making business loans than do regular savings banks. Credit unions are another common source of business loans; these financial institutions are intended to aid the members of a group, such as employees of a company or members of a labor union. Credit unions often provide funds more readily and under more favorable terms than banks. However, the size of the loan available may be relatively small.

Finance companies generally charge higher interest rates than banks and credit unions. Most loans obtained through finance companies are secured by a specific asset as collateral, and the lender can seize the asset if the small business defaults on the loan. Consumer finance companies make small loans against personal assets and provide an option for individuals with poor credit ratings. Commercial finance companies provide small businesses with loans for inventory and equipment purchases and are a good resource for manufacturing enterprises. Insurance companies often make commercial loans as a way of reinvesting their income. They usually provide payment terms and interest rates comparable to a commercial bank but require a business to have more assets available as collateral.

Trade credit is another common form of debt financing. Whenever a supplier allows a small business to delay payment on the products or services it purchases, the small business has obtained trade credit from that supplier. Trade credit is readily available to most small businesses, if not immediately then certainly after a few orders. But the payment terms may differ between suppliers. A small business's customers may also be interested in offering a form of trade credit for example, by paying in advance for delivery of products they will need on a future date in order to establish a good relationship with a new supplier.

Factor companies help small businesses to free up cash on a timely basis by purchasing their accounts receivable. Rather than waiting for customers to pay invoices, the small business can receive payment for sales immediately. Factor companies can either provide recourse financing, in which the small business is ultimately responsible if its customers do not pay, and nonrecourse financing, in which the factor company bears that risk. Although factor companies can be a useful source of funds for existing businesses, they are not an option for start-ups that do not have accounts receivable. Leasing companies can also help small businesses to free up cash by renting various types of equipment instead of making large capital expenditures to purchase it. Equipment leases usually involve only a small monthly payment, plus they may enable a small business to upgrade its equipment quickly and easily.

Entrepreneurs and owners of start-up businesses must almost always resort to personal debt in order to fund their enterprises. Some entrepreneurs choose to arrange their initial investment in the business as a loan, with a specific repayment period and interest rate. The entrepreneur then uses the proceeds of the business to repay himself or herself over time. Other small-business owners borrow the cash value of their personal life insurance policies to provide funds for their business. These funds are usually available at a relatively low interest rate. Still others borrow money against the equity in their personal residences to cover business expenses. Mortgage loans can be risky: the home is used as collateral. Finally, some fledgling business people use personal credit cards fund their businesses. Credit card companies charge high interest rates, which increases the risk of piling up additional debt, but they can make cash available quickly.

Public Sources. The state and federal governments sponsor a wide variety of programs that provide funding to promote the formation and growth of small businesses. Many of these programs are handled by the Small Business Administration (SBA) and involve debt financing. The SBA helps small businesses obtain funds from banks and other lenders by guaranteeing loans up to \$2 million, to a maximum of 75 to 90 percent of the loan value, for 2.75 percentage points above the prime lending rate. (However, loans smaller than \$25,000 may have slightly higher percentage rates.) In order to qualify for an SBA- guaranteed loan, an entrepreneur must first be turned down for a loan through regular channels. The borrower then goes back to the lending institution to see if they can get the same loan if it were guaranteed by the SBA. He or she must also demonstrate good character and a reasonable ability to run a successful business and repay a loan. SBA-guaranteed loan funds can be used for business expansion or for purchases of inventory, equipment, and real estate. In addition to guaranteeing loans provided by other lenders, the SBA also offers loans for disaster assistance. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA), which was designed to jump-start the economy after the global financial crisis, allowed the SBA temporarily to waive fees on loan applications and to guarantee nearly all loans at 90 percent of the total value. According to Robb Mandelbaum of the New York Times, the SBA increased its weekly lending volume by 75 percent from February 2009 to December 2009 largely due to the funds made available by the ARRA.

Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs) are government-backed firms that make direct loans or equity investments in small businesses. SBICs tend to be less risk-averse than banks, so funds are more likely to be available for start-up companies and small businesses. SBICs define a small business as one that has a net worth of less than \$18 million. Another advantage is that SBICs are often able to provide technical assistance to small-business borrowers. The Economic Development Administration (EDA), a branch of the U.S. Department of Commerce, makes loans to small businesses that provide jobs in economically disadvantaged

regions. Small businesses hoping to qualify for EDC loans must meet a number of conditions.

SEE ALSO Capital Structure; Equity Financing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brown, Carolyn M. "Borrowing From Dad: Financing from Relatives and Friends Has Risks and Rewards." *Black Enterprise.* January 2005.

Burk, James E., and Richard P. Lehmann. *Financing Your Small Business*. Naperville, Ill.: Sphinx Publishing, 2004.

Condon, Bernard. "Junk Gets Junkier." *Forbes.* 17 October 2005. Even Zohar, Chaim. "Credit Is Not Forever..." *Diamond Intelligence Briefs.* 8 June 2005.

Farrell, Maureen, and Brett Nelson. "How to Raise Cash Now." Forbes 30 January 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/01/29/finance factoring debt entrepreneurs finance 0129 finance.html.

Garcia, Shelly. "Financing Loosens Up While New Banks Proliferate in Area." *San Fernando Valley Business Journal* . 2 January 2006. Hibbard, Justin. "Bring on the Battered Debt; Wilbur Ross and Other Investors Are Betting on a Wave of Bankruptcies." *Business Week.* 12 September 2005.

Levine, Daniel Rome. "Who Says Beggars Can't Be Choosers? Shopping Around." Crain's Chicago Business. 10 October 2005.

Mandelbaum, Robb. "House, With a Surprise Objection, Extends S.B.A. Stimulus Provisions." *New York Times.* 17 December 2009. Available from: http://boss.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/12/17/house with a surprise objection extends sba stimulus provisions/?scp=1&sq=recovery%20act%20SBA&st=cse. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

Marshall, Jeffrey. "Inside A Steel Deal: A New, State of the art Mill Is Starting to Rise in Mississippi. A Look at the Complex Financing Behind It." *Financial Executive*. December 2005.

Nakamura, Galen. "Choosing Debt or Equity Financing." *Hawaii Business.* December 2005.

Sherefkin, Robert. "Ross on Running Up Debt: Forget It." *Automotive News.* 19 December 2005.

Tozzi, John. "A 'Systemic Shift' in Small Business Lending." Business Week. 22 January 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/jan2010/sb20100120 126461.htm. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Financing Basics." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/finance startup/SERV FINANBASICS.html. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DECISION MAKING

Decision making is a vital component of small business success. Decisions based on a foundation of knowledge and sound reasoning can lead the company into long-term prosperity; conversely, decisions made on the basis of flawed logic, emotionalism, or incomplete information can quickly put a small business out of commission

(indeed, bad decisions can cripple even big, capital-rich corporations over time). All businesspeople recognize the painful necessity of choice. Furthermore, making these choices must be done in a timely fashion, for as most people recognize, indecision is in essence a choice in and of itself a choice to take no action. Ultimately, what drives business success is the quality of decisions and their implementation. Good decisions mean good business.

THE ELEMENTS OF DECISION MAKING

The concept of decision making has a long history; choosing among alternatives has always been a part of life. But sustained research attention to business decision making has developed only in the last few decades. Contemporary advances in the field include progress in such elements of decision making as the problem context; the processes of problem finding; problem solving (rationales; settings; scope and level; procedural and technical aids); outcome; and implementation.

The Problem Context. All decisions are about problems, and problems shape context at three levels. The *macrocontext* draws attention to global issues (exchange rates, for example), national concerns (the cultural orientations toward decision processes of different countries), and provincial and state laws and cultures within nations. The *mesocontext* attends to organizational cultures and structure. The *microcontext* addresses the immediate decision environment the organization's employees, board, or office.

Decision processes differ from company to company. But all companies need to take these three context levels into consideration when a decision needs to be made. Fortunately, economical ways to obtain this information are available and keep the cost of preparing for decisions from becoming prohibitive.

Problem Finding and Agenda Setting. An important difficulty in decision making is failure to act until one is too close to the decision point when information and options are greatly limited. Organizations usually work in a "reactive" mode. Problems are "found" only after the issue has begun to have a negative impact on the business. Nevertheless, processes of environmental scanning and strategic planning are designed to perform problem reconnaissance to alert business people to problems that will need attention down the line. Proactivity can be a great strength in decision making, but it requires a decision intelligence process that is absent from many organizations.

Moreover, problem identification is of limited use if the business is slow to heed or resolve the issue. Once a problem has been identified, information is needed about the exact nature of the problem and potential actions that can be taken to rectify it. Unfortunately, small-business owners and other key decision makers too often rely on information sources that "edit" the data either intentionally or unintentionally in misleading fashion. Information from business managers and other employees, vendors, and customers alike has to be regarded with a discerning eye.

Another kind of information gathering reflects the array and priority of solution preferences. What is selected as possible or not possible, acceptable or unacceptable, negotiable or nonnegotiable depends upon the culture of the firm itself and its environment. A third area of information gathering involves determining the possible scope and impact that the problem and its consequent decision might have. Knowledge about impact may alter the decision preferences. To some extent, knowledge about scope dictates who will need to be involved in the decision process.

Problem Solving. Problem solving also sometimes referred to as problem management can be divided into two parts process and decision. The process of problem solving is predicated on the existence of a system designed to address issues as they crop up. In many organizations, there does not seem to be any system. In such businesses, owners, executives, and managers are apparently content to operate with an ultimately fatalistic philosophy what happens, happens. Business experts contend that such an attitude is unacceptable, especially for smaller businesses that wish to expand, let alone survive. The second part of the problem management equation is the decision, or choice, itself. Several sets of elements need to be considered in looking at the decision process. One set refers to the rationales used for decisions. Others emphasize the setting, the scope and level of the decision, and the use of procedural and technical aids.

Rationales. Organizational decision makers have adopted a variety of styles in their decision-making processes. For example, some business leaders embrace processes wherein every conceivable response to an issue is examined before settling on a final response, while others adopt more flexible philosophies. The legitimacy of each style varies in accordance with individual business realities, including market competitiveness, business-owner personality, and acuteness of the problem.

Setttings. Certainly, some entrepreneurs/owners make business decisions without a significant amount of input or feedback from others. Home-based business owners without any employees, for example, are likely to take a far different approach to problem solving than will business owners who have dozens of employees and several distinct internal departments. The latter owners will be much more likely to include findings of meetings, task forces, and other information-gathering efforts in their decision-making process. Of course, even a business owner who has no partners or employees may find it useful to seek information from outside sources (accountants, fellow businesspeople, attorneys) before making

important business decisions. "Since the owner makes all the key decisions for the small business, he or she is responsible for its success or failure," wrote David Karlson in *Avoiding Mistakes in Your Small Business*. "Marketing and finance are two of several areas in which small-business owners frequently lack sufficient experience, since they previously worked as specialists for other people before they started their own businesses. As a result, they generally do not have the experience needed to make well-informed decisions in the areas with which they are unfamiliar. The demands of running and growing a small business will soon expose any Achilles heel in a president/owner. It is best for a business owner to find out weaknesses early, so he or she can develop expertise or get help in these areas."

Scope and Level. Attention must be paid to problem scope and organizational level. Problems of large scope need to be dealt with by top levels of the organization. Similarly, problems of smaller scope can be handled by lower levels of the organization. This is a failing of many organizations, large and small. Typically, top-level groups spend much too much time deciding low-level, low-impact problems, while issues of high importance and organizational impact linger on without being addressed or resolved.

Procedural and TechnicalAids. Leadership seminars and management training offer a traditional form of guidance in the decision-making process. During the past two decades, there has also been significant development of software programs that guide individuals or groups through the various elements of the decision-making process. These software packages are both general purpose and focused on a wide variety of operational areas, such as budgeting, marketing, and inventory control. According to a 2008 survey of decision-analysis software, reported by Daniel T. Maxwell in OR/MS Today, "the computational power and visualization capabilities supporting decision analysis software have increased by many orders of magnitude" over the past twenty years, making software-aided decision analysis accessible to a much larger range of users. The survey concludes, "distribution numbers for many of the more mature software packages have grown from hundreds of likely specialized professional users a decade ago to many thousands of users world-wide today."

Outcome. Whatever decision-making process is utilized, those involved in making the decision need to make sure that a response has actually been arrived at. All too often, meetings and other efforts to resolve outstanding business issues adjourn under an atmosphere of uncertainty. Participants in decision-making meetings are sometimes unsure about various facets of the decision made. Some participants, for example, may leave a meeting sunsure about how the agreed-upon response to a problem is going to be implemented, while others may not even be sure what the agreed-upon response is. Indeed, business researchers indicate that on many occasions, meeting participants depart with fundamentally differ-

ent understandings of what took place. It is up to the smallbusiness owner to make sure that all participants in the decision-making process fully understand all aspects of the final decision.

Implementation. The final step in the decision-making process is the implementation of the decision. This is an extremely important element of decision making; after all, the benefits associated with even the most intelligent decision can be severely compromised if implementation is slow or flawed.

FACTORS IN POOR DECISION MAKING

Several factors in flawed decision making are commonly cited by business experts, including the following: limited organizational capacity; limited information; the costliness of analysis; interdependencies between fact and value; the openness of the system(s) to be analyzed; and the diversity of forms on which business decisions actually arise. Moreover, time constraints, personal distractions, low levels of decision-making skill, conflict over business goals, and interpersonal factors can also have a deleterious impact on the decision-making capacities of a small (or large) business.

A second category of difficulties is captured in a number of common pitfalls of the decision procedure. One such pitfall is "decision avoidance psychosis," which occurs when organizations put off making decisions that need to be made until the very last minute. A second problem is decision randomness. This process was outlined in the famous paper called "A Garbage Can Model of Organizational Choice" by M. James Cohen, G. March, and J. Olsen. They argued that organizations have four roles or vectors within them: problem knowers (people who know the difficulties the organization faces); solution providers (people who can provide solutions but do not know the problems); resource controllers (people who do not know problems and do not have solutions but control the allocation of people and money in the organization); and a group of "decision makers looking for work" (or decision opportunities). For effective decision making, all these elements must be in the same room at the same time. In reality, most organizations combine them at random, as if tossing them into a garbage can.

Decision drift is another malady that can strike at a business with potentially crippling results. This term, also sometimes known as the Abilene Paradox in recognition of a famous model of this behavior, refers to group actions that take place under the impression that the action is the will of the majority, when in reality, there never really was a decision to take that action.

Decision coercion, also known as groupthink, is another very well known decision problem. In this flawed decisionmaking process, decisions are actually coerced by figures in power. This phenomenon can most commonly be seen in instances where a business owner or top executive creates an atmosphere where objections or concerns about a decision favored by the owner/executive are muted because of fears about owner/executive reaction. A wide range of problems and poor decisions have been attributed to groupthink. In an article about the 2002 WorldCom scandal, author M. M. Scharff writes, " much of WorldCom's organizational structure and culture potentially contributed not only to the fraud but also to the length of time over which it occurred. In many ways, groupthink may help explain some of the issues and fraudulent activities at WorldCom as well as the pressures that were placed on employees extending the period over which the fraud occurred." Similar charges have been made about military and government decision making, indicating that groupthink is a problem in both business and government settings.

Battling groupthink is a mainstay of training and advice for business decision makers. Decision-making experts recommend a number of ways to avoid falling into the groupthink trap. One is to focus on the task at hand. Another is for the boss to encourage critical discussion of alternatives and hold off on his or her opinion until others have stated theirs. Yet another is to assign a member of the group the role of "devil's advocate" to challenge the ideas and decisions of others. In general, groupthink and other problems that can lead to poor decision making can be handled with a systematic approach to improving decision making.

IMPROVING DECISION MAKING

Business consultants and experts agree that small-business owners and managers can take several basic steps to improve the decision-making process at their establishments.

Improve the setting. Organizing better meetings (focused agenda, clear questions, current and detailed information, necessary personnel) can be a very helpful step in effective decision making. Avoid the garbage can; get the relevant people in the same room at the same time. Pay attention to planning and seek closure.

Use Logical Techniques. Decision making is a simple process when approached in a logical and purposeful manner. Small businesses that are able to perceive the problem, gather and present data, intelligently discuss the data, and implement the decision without succumbing to emotionalism are apt to make good decisions that will launch the firm on a prosperous course.

Evaluate decisions and decision-making patterns. Evaluation tends to focus the attention, and make individuals and teams more sensitive to what they are actually doing in their decision-making tasks. Evaluation is especially helpful in today's business environment because of the interdependency of individuals and departments in executing tasks and addressing goals.

Determine appropriate levels of decision making. Business enterprises need to make sure that operational decisions are being made at the right level. Keys to avoiding micromanagement and other decision-making pitfalls include: giving problems their proper level of importance and context; addressing problems in an appropriate time frame; and establishing and shifting decision criteria in accordance with business goals.

Although there is widespread agreement on recommendations such as these, decision experts also recognize there is no single formula that yields high-quality decisions. As Peter Shaw wrote in his 2008 book, *Making Difficult Decisions*, "At the heart of effective decision-making is balancing clarity and conviction. The natural starting point for different individuals will be at different points on this spectrum." Small-business owners need to tailor their decision-making process to their own individual needs and strengths, taking into account their own personal and professional experiences.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Burke, Lisa A., and Monica K. Miller. "Taking the Mystery Out of Intuitive Decision Making." *Academy of Management Executive*. November 1999.
- Cohen, M. James, G. March, and J. Olsen. "A Garbage Can Model of Organizational Choice." *Administrative Science Quarterly*. March 1972.
- Graham, John R. "Avoiding Dumb and Dumber Business Decisions: Why Even the Experts Make Mistakes." American Salesman. April 1997.
- "Groupthink." *Koala Consulting and Training*. Available from: http://www.koalacat.com/archive/006Groupthink.pdf. Retrieved February 1, 2010.
- Gunn, Bob. "Decisions, Decisions." *Strategic Finance.* January 2000. Karlson, David. *Avoiding Mistakes in Your Small Business.* Menlo Park, Calif.: Crisp, 1994.
- Magasin, Michael, and Frieda L. Gehlen. "Unwise Decisions and Unanticipated Consequences." *Sloan Management Review.* Fall 1999.
- Maxwell, Daniel T. "Decision Analysis." *OR/MS Today.* October 2008. Available from: http://www.lionhrtpub.com/orms/orms 10 08/frsurvey.html. Retrieved February 1, 2010.
- Roe, Amy. "One of the Most Ticklish Jobs Is Decision Making." Business Journal. 2 June 1997.
- Scharff, M. M. "Understanding WorldCom's Accounting Fraud: Did Groupthink Play a Role?" *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, Spring 2005. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/132353947.html. Retrieved February 1, 2010.
- Selin, Cynthia. "Trust and the Illusive Force of Scenarios." *Futures*. February 2006.
- Shaw, Peter J. A. Making Difficult Decisions: How to Be Decisive and Get the Business Done. Hoboken, N.J.: Capstone, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DECISION SUPPORT SYSTEMS

Broadly speaking, decision support systems are a set of manual or computer-based tools that assist in some decision-making activity. In today's business environment, however, decision support systems (DSS) are commonly understood to be computerized management information systems designed to help business owners, executives, and managers resolve complicated business problems. Good decision support systems can help businesspeople perform a wide variety of functions, including cash flow analysis, concept ranking, multistage forecasting, product performance improvement, and resource allocation analysis. Previously regarded as primarily a tool for big companies, DSS has come to be recognized as a potentially valuable tool for small business enterprises as well.

THE STRUCTURE OF DECISIONS

In order to discuss the support of decisions and what DSS tools can or should do, it is necessary to have a perspective on the nature of the decision process and the various requirements of supporting it. One way of looking at a decision is in terms of its key components. The first component is the data collected by a decision maker to be used in making the decision. The second is the process selected by the decision maker to combine this data. Finally, there is an evaluation or learning component that compares decisions and examines them to see if there is a need to change either the data being used or the process that combines the data. These components of a decision interact with the characteristics of the decision being made.

Structured Decisions. Many analysts categorize decisions according to the degree of structure involved in the decision-making activity. Business analysts describe a structured decision as one in which all three components of a decision the data, process, and evaluation are determined. Since structured decisions are made on a regular basis in business environments, it makes sense to place a comparatively rigid framework around the decision and the people making it.

Structured decision support systems may simply use a checklist or form to ensure that all necessary data are collected and that the decision-making process is not skewed by the absence of data. According to *Handbook on Decision Support Systems 1*, edited by Frada Burstein and Clyde W. Holsapple: "When issues relevant to making a decision are well understood, the decision tends to be structured. The alternatives from which the choice is made are clear cut, and each can be readily evaluated in light of the organization's purpose and goals." If the choice is also to support the procedural or process component of the decision, then it is quite possible to develop a program either as part of the checklist or form. In fact, it is also possible and desirable to develop computer programs that

collect and combine the data, thus giving the process a high degree of consistency or structure. When there is a desire to make a decision more structured, the support system for that decision is designed to ensure consistency. Many firms that hire individuals without a great deal of experience provide them with detailed guidelines on their decision-making activities and support them by giving them little flexibility. One interesting consequence of making a decision more structured is that the liability for inappropriate decisions is shifted from individual decision makers to the larger company or organization.

Unstructured Decisions. At the other end of the continuum are unstructured decisions. While these have the same components as structured ones—data, process, and evaluation the two processes have little else in common. With unstructured decisions, for example, each decision maker may use different data and processes to reach a conclusion. In addition, because of the nature of the decision there may be only a limited number of people within the organization qualified to evaluate the decision.

Generally, unstructured decisions are made in instances in which all elements of the business environment customer expectations, competitor response, cost of securing raw materials are not completely understood (new product and marketing strategy decisions commonly fit into this category). According to Burstein and Holsapple, unstructured decisions that are particularly complicated and muddled are sometimes referred to as wicked decisions. Unstructured decision systems typically focus on the individual or the team that will make the decision. These decision makers are usually entrusted with decisions that are unstructured because of their experience or expertise; it is their individual ability that is of value. One approach to support systems in this area is to construct a program that simulates the process used by a particular individual. In essence, these systems commonly referred to as "expert systems" prompt the user with a series of questions regarding a situation that requires a decision. "Once the expert system has sufficient information about the decision scenario, it uses an inference engine which draws upon a data base of expertise in this decision area to provide the manager with the best possible alternative for the problem," explained Jatinder N. D. Gupta and Thomas M. Harris in the Journal of Systems Management. "The purported advantage of this decision aid is that it allows the manager the use of the collective knowledge of experts in this decision realm. Some of the current DSS applications have included long-range and strategic planning policy setting, new product planning, market planning, cash flow management, operational planning and budgeting, and portfolio management."

Another approach is to monitor and document the process used so that the decision maker(s) can readily review what has already been examined and concluded. An even more novel approach is to provide environments

specially designed to give these decision makers an atmosphere conducive to their particular tastes. The key to support of unstructured decisions is to understand the role that individuals experience or expertise plays in the decision and to allow for individual approaches.

Semi-Structured Decisions. In the middle of the continuum are semi-structured decisions where most actual decision support systems take place. Decisions of this type are characterized as having some agreement on the data, process, and evaluation to be used, but are also typified by efforts to retain some level of human judgment in the decision-making process. An initial step in analyzing which support system is required is to understand where the limitations of the decision maker may be manifested (i.e., the data acquisition portion, the process component, or the evaluation of outcomes).

Grappling with the latter two types of decisions unstructured and semi-structured can be particularly problematic for small businesses, which often have limited technological or work force resources. As Gupta and Harris indicated, "many decision situations faced by executives in small business are one-of-a-kind, one-shot occurrences requiring specifically tailored solution approaches without the benefit of any previously available rules or procedures. This unstructured or semi-structured nature of these decisions situations aggravates the problem of limited resources and staff expertise available to a small business executive to analyze important decisions appropriately. Faced with this difficulty, an executive in a small business must seek tools and techniques that do not demand too much of his time and resources and are useful to make his life easier." Subsequently, small businesses have increasingly turned to DSS to provide them with assistance in business guidance and management.

KEY DSS FUNCTIONS

Gupta and Harris observed that DSS is predicated on the effective performance of three functions: information management, data quantification, and model manipulation. "Information management refers to the storage, retrieval, and reporting of information in a structured format convenient to the user. Data quantification is the process by which large amounts of information are condensed and analytically manipulated into a few core indicators that extract the essence of data. Model manipulation refers to the construction and resolution of various scenarios to answer 'what if questions. It includes the processes of model formulation, alternatives generation and solution of the proposed models, often through the use of several operations research/management science approaches."

Entrepreneurs and owners of established enterprises are urged to make certain that their business needs a DSS before buying the various computer systems and software necessary to create one. Some small businesses, of course, have no need of a DSS. The owner of a car-washing establishment, for instance, would be highly unlikely to make such an investment. But for those business owners who are guiding a complex operation, a decision support system can be a valuable tool. Another key consideration is whether the business's key personnel will ensure that the necessary time and effort is spent to incorporate DSS into the establishment's operations. After all, even the best decision support system is of little use if the business does not possess the training and knowledge necessary to use it effectively. If, after careful study of questions of DSS utility, the small-business owner decides that DSS can help his or her company, the necessary investment can be made, and the key managers of the business can begin the process of developing their own DSS applications using available spreadsheet software.

DSS UNCERTAINTIES AND LIMITATIONS

While decision support systems have been embraced by small-business operators in a wide range of industries, entrepreneurs, programmers, and business consultants all agree that such systems are not perfect. Some observers contend that although decision support systems have become much more user-friendly, the issue remains problematic, especially for small business operations that do not have significant resources in terms of technological knowledge.

Hard-to-Quantify Factors. Another limitation that decision makers confront has to do with combining or processing the information that they obtain. In many cases these limitations are due to the number of mathematical calculations required. For instance, a manufacturer pondering the introduction of a new product cannot do so without first deciding on a price for the product. In order to make this decision, the effect of different variables (including price) on demand for the product and the subsequent profit must be evaluated. The manufacturer's perceptions of the demand for the product can be captured in a mathematical formula that portrays the relationship between profit, price, and other variables considered important. Once the relationships have been expressed, the decision maker may now want to change the values for different variables and see what the effect on profits would be. The ability to save mathematical relationships and then obtain results for different values is a feature of many decision support systems. This is called "what-if" analysis, and spreadsheet software packages are fully equipped to support this decision-making activity. Of course, additional factors must also be taken into consideration when making business decisions. Hard-to-quantify factors such as future interest rates, new legislation, and hunches about product shelf life may all be considered. So even though the calculations may indicate that a certain demand for the product will be achieved at a certain price, the decision maker must use his or her judgment in making the final decision.

If the decision maker simply follows the output of a process model, then the decision is being moved toward the structured end of the continuum. In certain corporate environments, it may be easier for the decision maker to follow the prescriptions of the DSS; users of support systems are usually aware of the risks associated with certain choices.

Processing Model Limitations. Another problem with the use of support systems that perform calculations is that the user/decision maker may not be fully aware of the limitations or assumptions of the particular processing model. There may be instances in which the decision maker has an idea of the knowledge that is desired, but not necessarily the best way to get that knowledge. This problem may be seen in the use of statistical analysis to support a decision. Most statistical packages provide a variety of tests and will perform them on whatever data is presented, regardless of whether or not it is appropriate. This problem has been recognized by designers of support systems and has resulted in the development of DSS that support the choice of the type of analysis. Elliot Bendoly warns in his 2008 guide to designing DDS that decision support systems are intended to support the decision-making process, not to replace it.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bendoly, Elliot. Excel Basics to Blackbelt: An Accelerated Guide to Decision Support Designs. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2008.

Burstein, Frada, and Clyde W. Holsapple, eds. *Handbook on Decision Support Systems 1: Basic Themes.* New York: Springer, 2008.

Carlson, John R., Dawn S. Carlson, and Lori L. Wadsworth. "On the Relationship Between DSS Design Characteristics and Ethical Decision Making." *Journal of Managerial Issues*. Summer 1999.

Chaudhry, Sohail S., Linda Salchenberger, and Mahdi Beheshtian. "A Small Business Inventory DSS: Design, Development, and Implementation Issues." *Computers & Operations Research* January 1996.

Gupta, Jatinder N. D., and Thomas M. Harris. "Decision Support Systems for Small Business." *Journal of Systems Management.* February 1989.

Kimball, Ralph, and Kevin Strahlo. "Why Decision Support Fails and How to Fix It." *Datamation*. 1 June 1994.

Kumar, Ram L. "Understanding DSS Value." *Omega.* June 1999.

Laudon, Kenneth C., and Jane Price Laudon. Management Information Systems: A Contemporary Perspective. New York: Macmillan, 1991.

Muller Boling, Detlef, and Susanne Kirchhoff. "Expert Systems for Decision Support in Business Start Ups." *Journal of Small Business Management.* April 1991.

Parkinson, Chris. "What If? Decision Shaping Systems." CMA The Management Accounting Magazine. March 1995.

Raggad, Bel G. "Decision Support System: Use It or Skip It." Industrial Management and Data Systems. January 1997. Raymond, Louis, and Francois Bergeron. "Personal DSS Success in Small Enterprises." *Information and Management*. May 1992.

Turban, Efraim, Ramesh Sharda, and Dursun Delen. *Decision Support and Business Intelligence Systems*. 9th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DELEGATION

Delegation is the practice of turning over work-related tasks and authority to employees or subordinates. Small-business owners often have difficulty with delegation for a variety of reasons, from concerns about the abilities of subordinates to long-standing "hands-on" management habits (a common characteristic of successful entrepreneurs). Indeed, "businesses founded on the creative talents of the owner often struggle with |delegation| because the success of the enterprise depends on the owner's style," wrote Linda Formichelli in Nation's Business. The authors of the 2009 book Small Business Management note that an entrepreneur's inability to delegate is often a result of his or her background or personality type. In effect, what drove such individuals to start a business in the first place may also lead them to take on too much responsibility once the business is up and running. Inefficient delegation can also be a consequence of habit. Entrepreneurs usually work long hours during start-up and may find it difficult to switch gears once employees are hired and the business is fully functional. But small-business consultants warn that owners who do not learn to delegate responsibilities and tasks often end up stunting their company's growth.

THE NEED FOR EFFECTIVE DELEGATION PRACTICES

"Many managers think of delegation as a task an activity to be carried out and forgotten. In reality, delegation is a process that makes up a critical component of successful management," wrote Janet Houser Carter in *Supervisory Management*. "To get work done with and through others, a manager must regularly give authority to his or her staffers. This shows staffers that the manager has faith in their abilities which is what makes delegation such a powerful motivational tool."

A propensity for micromanagement or nanomanagement, as it is sometimes called when applied to a small business firm can have a deleterious impact on a company in a variety of ways. Moreover, many analysts contend that a lack of delegation can be particularly detrimental to the fortunes of smaller businesses. "In small, entrepreneurial companies, micromanagement by one person typically

the owner can be especially growth-inhibiting because it can have a proportionately larger sweep through the firm than micro-management by one executive in a large company," wrote Formichelli. Business consultants thus counsel their clients to practice sensible delegation of tasks to their employees even in instances where they might not do as good a job initially. "Employees can't learn unfamiliar tasks if they never get the chance to learn and practice them," noted Carter. "In the short term, it may make sense to do it yourself; over the long term, however, you save more time by showing others how to do the job."

Of course, not all tasks or responsibilities should be delegated to employees. Small-business owners need to take care of basic strategic and planning issues themselves, and other management duties, such as conflict resolution and performance evaluations, should be delegated judiciously.

Business experts cite a number of specific problems that are often associated with companies that do not effectively delegate. These include:

- Poor employee morale. An inability or refusal to delegate can have a corrosive impact on the morale of good employees that want to contribute their talents to the business in a meaningful way. "Delegating work to subordinates helps to develop them for their own career advancement as well as improve their management skills," wrote W.H. Weiss in Supervision.
- Burnout. Even the most talented, ambitious, and energetic entrepreneurs are apt to run out of gas if they insist on tackling all major aspects of a company's operation. Some small-business owners can manage all or most important tasks for the early life of a company. Indeed, some small businesses especially single-person enterprises like freelance graphics design or editorial services may be able to handle all significant aspects of a company's operation for years on end. But for the vast majority of small and mid-sized businesses enjoying a measure of growth, owners sooner or later must face the reality that they cannot undertake all duties and responsibilities.
- Misallocation of Personal Resources. Small-business owners and entrepreneurs who do not delegate often run the risk of using too much of their time on routine tasks and not enough time on vital aspects of the company's future, such as strategic planning, long-range budgeting, and marketing campaigns.
- Damage to Company Image. Business owners who
 do not empower their employees, insisting instead
 on attending to all relevant aspects of his or her
 business themselves, run the risk of inadvertently
 suggesting to customers and vendors that the
 company's workforce is not competent or trustworthy.

• Damage to Company Health. This should be the bottom-line consideration of all entrepreneurs running their own business. If micromanagement is slowing processing of work orders, hindering development of new marketing efforts, or otherwise causing bottlenecks in any areas of a company's operation, then it may be eating away at the company's fundamental financial well-being.

Small business owners are encouraged to evaluate whether they are perhaps falling into the trap of micromanagement. Consultants and entrepreneurs cite the following as major warning signs:

- Taking work home in the evening or working long hours of overtime
- Failure to give important tasks the amount of attention that they warrant
- Basic company documents (like business plans) are not updated for long periods
- Excessive amounts of time spent going over work already completed by employees
- Completing important tasks with little time to spare (or a day or two late)
- Spending inordinate amounts of time on relatively unimportant or routine jobs
- Vacations assume mythic status
- Unhappy employees
- Unhappy family members

KEYS TO EFFECTIVE DELEGATION

Effective delegation is ultimately predicated on ensuring that the company's workforce is sufficiently talented and motivated to take on the responsibilities that are delegated to them. "New entrepreneurs often have difficulty figuring out what kind of workers to hire," remarked Formichelli. "If the wrong people are hired, they require more training and supervision, which invites nanomanagement." Sound hiring practices and adequate training are thus universally regarded as major factors in establishing a healthy system of delegation. Once those aspects have been addressed, there are other considerations that can be studied as well. These include:

• Work Environment. Establish a positive work environment where employees are not paralyzed by fear of failure or dismissive of tasks that they think are beneath them. Owners and managers need to emphasize tools of motivation and communication to nourish employee enthusiasm. In December 2009, Christopher Palmeri of *Business Week* wrote about the

work environment, or culture, at Zappos.com. In contrast to many companies' call centers, Zappos employees were given free rein to do whatever it took to solve the customer's problem. The company did not enforce time limits on calls or ask employees to read scripts. The proof may be in the numbers; Zappos sales were up by double digits in 2009, a year that was especially rough for retailers due to the recession. The company began to offer \$4,000 seminars to other businesses on how they could adapt their work environment to have happier, more productive employees.

- Plan for Delegation. A company that is armed with a strong, clear vision of its future and the role that its employees will play in that future is far more likely to be successful than the business that does not plan ahead.
- Review Responsibilities. Business owners and managers need to examine objectively which tasks that they have previously taken care of can be delegated to others.
 "Reserve for yourself those tasks which require the experience, skill, and training which only you possess," wrote W. H. Weiss in the Supervisor's Standard Reference Handbook.
- Selection of Appropriate Employees for New Responsibilities. As every personnel manager knows, some members of the work force are better suited to take on new responsibilities than others. When reviewing potential candidates to take on additional responsibilities, business owners should consider level of employee motivation and ambition, skill sets, level of allegiance to the company, and emotional maturity.
- Established Policies. Detailed manuals of policies and procedures can go far toward eliminating the uncertainties that hamstring some delegation efforts.
- Prepare for Bumps in the Road. Even the bestplanned delegation efforts can go awry, leading to short-term productivity and profitability losses.
 Indeed, risk is an inherent element of the delegation process, and some errors or misjudgments may occur as workers adjust to their new responsibilities. "Employees need to be reassured that the manager will be there to offer assistance or clarification, and that mistakes during the learning period are to be expected," said Carter. "Mistakes should be viewed as opportunities to teach, not punish."
- Training. Delegation of tasks and responsibilities is far more likely to be successful if the employees have the knowledge necessary to fulfill their new duties.
 "The fact that no one has the skills to complete a task you are handling doesn't mean you should avoid

- delegation it means you should train," wrote Alice Bredin in *Los Angeles Business Journal*. "While building the skills of an employee requires an investment of time, that investment will pay off."
- Communication. "Be clear and concise when delegating," said Weiss. "Right from the beginning you must clarify what decisions you are delegating and what you are reserving for yourself. Delegating fails when the person to whom you have delegated a task fails to perform it or makes a decision beyond the scope of authority granted." Conversely, delegation can also fail if the business owner hands off a responsibility, but does not give his or her employee the necessary level of authority to execute that responsibility. "If you overlook this, you may cause the person delegated to suffer frustration and stress because he or she was given an assignment yet not given the authority and power needed to accomplish it properly," wrote Weiss in Supervision.
- Provide advisory role. Small-business owners should make sure that they keep lines of communication open at all times after delegating responsibilities. Employee questions and uncertainties about their new responsibilities are perfectly natural, so owners should make themselves available for questions and maintain a nonjudgmental, helpful stance.

Ultimately, small-business owners need to recognize that delegation can help a business grow and prosper, and that good employees, when used intelligently, can be a significant advantage in the marketplace. "The manager who wants to learn to delegate more should remember this distinction," wrote Thomas S. Bateman and Carl P. Zeithaml in *Management: Function and Strategy.* "If you are not delegating, you are merely doing things; the more you delegate, the more you are truly *building* and *managing* an organization."

SEE ALSO Span of Control.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bateman, Thomas S., and Carl P. Zeithaml. *Management:* Function and Strategy. 2d ed. Homewood, Ill.: Irwin, 1992.

Bredin, Alice. "Delegating Tasks Can Free Up Time to Pursue Growth." Los Angeles Business Journal. 20 November 2000.

Carter, Janet Houser. "Minimizing the Risks from Delegation." Supervisory Management. February 1993.

Formichelli, Linda. "Letting Go of the Details." *Nation's Business*. November 1997.

Kelly, Kevin. "Sharing the Load: Sure, I Needed to Delegate More. But I Had to Learn How Far I Could Go." Fortune. 28 November 2005.

Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Palmeri, Christopher. "Zappos Retails Its Culture." *Business Week.* 30 December 2009. Available from: http://bx.business week. com/amazoncom/view?url=http%3A%2F%2Fc. moreover.com %2Fclick%2Fhere.pl%3Fr2441401149%26f%3D9791. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

Pollock, Ted. "Delegation." Supervision. August 2005.

Scarborough, Norman M. Essentials of Entrepreneurship and Small Business Management. 6th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2010.

Weiss, W. H. "The Art and Skill of Delegating." Supervision. September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DELIVERY SERVICES

The U.S. Postal Service (USPS) was established by the Continental Congress in America on July 26, 1775 before the United States was officially founded. The first Postmaster General was Benjamin Franklin. The USPS has had a colorful history since, delivering mail and packages by steamboat, railroad, pony express, and air. In 2008 the service carried 203 billion parcels. Throughout its history, the USPS has been and remains the world's largest delivery service, currently delivering half the world's mail.

COMPETITION AND CHALLENGES

Although federal law has given the USPS an official monopoly since the Postal Reorganization Act was passed in 1970, this act also reorganized the Postal Service from an executive branch department into an independent government corporation. Since the reorganization, the Postal Service has become more self-sufficient; by the early 1980s, the USPS was no longer receiving taxpayer dollars. Private delivery services of limited geographical coverage and specialized service have always existed side by side with postal service, increasing rather than decreasing since the government granted the USPS its official monopoly. Today's largest private carrier, United Parcel Service (UPS) began in Seattle in 1907 as American Messenger Service, founded by nineteen-year-old James E. Casey on a borrowed \$100. Casey had worked for other delivery services before. The company underwent several name changes before it became UPS. In 2008 UPS delivered 3.9 billion packages, making it the world's largest package delivery company.

Other major companies in the delivery business are FedEx and DHL. DHL was founded in 1969 by Adrian Dalsey, Larry Hillblom, and Robert Lynn. DHL began in international carriage of bills of lading. The concept of FedEx, originally Federal Express, began with a term paper written by Frederick W. Smith in 1965. Smith became the founder of Federal Express, incorporating the company in

1971 and launching operations in 1973. Smith's critique of airfreight shippers was that they were piggybacking on passenger routes; he saw a better solution: company-operated major air hubs based on traffic volume. Both DHL and FedEx the name was changed from Federal Express in 2000 expanded both by providing competitive services and by acquiring smaller organizations.

The entrance of competitors into the package delivery industry has had a predictable effect on prices and the range of services offered by the USPS. Even though the Postal Service remains the largest parcel carrier by far, its high-revenue package delivery operations have been impacted by UPS, FedEx, and DHL. Increased usage of e-mail during the twenty-first century and increasing competition combined at first to slow growth and later to bring about a decline of mail volume. Delivery volume peaked in 2006, and mail volume dropped by nearly 5 percent in both 2007 and 2008, resulting in a decline in overall mail volume of approximately 20 billion parcels from 2006 to 2008.

Independence, competition, and technology have combined to force the Postal Service to make more and more rapid changes in recent decades. The Postal Service has had to innovate to keep up with change in the delivery industry, introducing new services such as online tracking, overnight delivery, and flat-rate packages. Significant postal reform has been underway since the Postal Service's 2005 release of its "Strategic Transformation Plan, 2006 2010," which resulted in the Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006, the first major legislative change to the Postal Service since 1971. This act was designed to give the USPS greater flexibility in responding to changing market conditions by making it easier for the Postal Service to conduct competitive pricing and respond to changes in customer needs. Price increases for stamps which for many decades took place only every 3 or 4 years are now a familiar annual occurance. In 2007 the Postal Service introduced the Forever Stamp, a first-class stamp that can be used anytime regardless of when it was purchased or for how much. A Forever Stamp purchased in 2007 for the first-class mail stamp price of 41 cents could still be used when the price of a first-class stamp increased to 44 cents in 2009, and, as the name implies, it can be used indefinitely, no matter how much the price of a first-class stamp increases.

The economic downturn in 2008 further hurt an already struggling Postal Service. In early 2009 the Postmaster announced that because of plummeting volume and revenues brought on by the recession, the USPS might be forced to eliminate a day of mail service. As of early 2010, six-day mail service continues, but the immediate and long-term future of the Postal Service remains uncertain, and further reform remains on the minds of postal administrators and federal lawmakers. There are even calls for privatization, such as those by Michael A. Crew, a professor of regulatory

economics at Rutgers University and coeditor of the 2009 book *Handbook of Worldwide Postal Reform*. According to Crew, "The Postal Accountability and Enhancement Act of 2006 was supposed to make the agency competitive and bring regulations into the 21st century. But it just painted over the cracks, and they're still struggling."

WEIGHING DELIVERY OPTIONS

Because of all of the changes in the delivery industry over the past five decades, the small-business owner of the twenty-first century has many choices of delivery service and must consider a wide range of factors to reach a costeffective solution. Small businesses that do a lot of shipping but have not analyzed all of their options may be able to cut costs by a little attention to the multiplicity of services and incentives available. Some issues to consider are described below.

Speed and Reliability vs. Cost. Private delivery services have created their place in the market by providing rapid, reliable services, but they do so at a premium cost. As noted above, the Postal Service has responded to this competitive pressure by establishing express mail and package services as well. However, the USPS is not always as convenient or reliable as private carriers even though the price is generally though not always lower.

Incentives. Parcel carriers have optimized their operations around parcel sizes that represent the bulk of their carriage. Two weight ranges that are incentivized are small packages at or below 5 pounds and packages of 20 to 30 pounds. Carriers will provide the best service and lowest prices in these ranges. If a business can redesign its shipping system to move more packages into these ranges, cost savings may be realized. With the rapid increase in online shopping and the consequent rise in package delivery services needed by businesses, major private carriers have rushed to provide lower-cost bulk services. For businesses that ship many items overnight, a long-term contract with a private carrier can produce savings while maintaining certainty.

Destination. Some carriers specialize in cross-country or overseas delivery and offer "single-zone" pricing structures. Others offer attractive rates for shipments within smaller regions. The small business might gain advantages by analyzing the destination of its shipments and selecting carriers based on the most attractive destination zone pricing.

Drop-Off or Pickup. Many small businesses have trucks or vans on the road which, with a little administrative effort, may be used to drop off packages to private delivery services rather than using pickup at the business site. Investigation of savings possible by doing its own drop-off may provide

slightly lower costs to the business and optimize the use of its own fleet of vehicles.

Tracking. In the past, tracking was a specialized service of private carriers. Companies that delivered materials to rural or remote locales or that shipped time- or content-sensitive materials would only enlist the services of companies that could provide clients with detailed information on shipment data. Tracking services were pioneered by FedEx and UPS, but this is one area where the Postal Service has changed in response to market conditions, updating its online tracking system and introducing the Intelligent Mail barcode in 2006. Tracking is now a familiar and free service offered by all major carriers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Crew, Michael A., Paul R. Kleindorfer, and James I. Campbell, Jr., eds. *Handbook of Worldwide Postal Reform*. Northampton, Mass.: Edward Elgar, 2009.

DHL. "History." DHL. Available from: http://www.dhl usa.com/ Company/History.asp?nav=companyInfo/History. Retrieved February 10, 2006.

FedEx Corporation. "FedEx History." FedEx. Available from: http://www.fedex.com/us/about/today/history/?link=2. Retrieved February 2, 2010.

Pepitone, Julianne. "Postal Chief Warns of Service Cuts." CNNMoney.com. 28 January 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/01/28/news/economy/postal service/. Retrieved February 3, 2010.

Sigworth, Dwight. "How to Choose a Package Carrier." Air Cargo World. March 1998.

U.S. Postal Service. "Forever Stamp Fact Sheet." U.S. Postal Service. Available from: http://www.usps.com/communications/news room/forever stamp facts.htm. Retrieved February 3, 2010.

U.S. Postal Service. "The United States Postal Service: An American History, 1775 2006." U.S. Postal Service. May 2007. Available from: http://www.usps.com/cpim/ftp/pubs/pub100/. Retrieved February 3, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DEMOGRAPHICS

Demography is the statistical study of populations; the roots of the word come from the Greek words for "people" (demos) and "picture" (graphy). Demographics, thus, are pictures of the people derived from statistics. The largest single, consistent collection of data on the population is the U.S. census conducted every 10 years under the auspices of the U.S. Census Bureau. The Bureau also collects partial data every year, published as "population estimates." The census itself is at least theoretically a 100 percent count, although controversies about "undercounted" elements of the population break out every decade. This national count

covers numbers, gender, age, family relationships, ethnicity and race, location, income, occupation, and data on housing patterns. The geographical coverage is down to the census tract level (just a few blocks in extent), so that, for census years, anyway, data can be obtained down to the zip-code level.

All demographics are ultimately based on the census, although the data are extended by many other surveys, many conducted by government agencies. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), for instance, tracks health issues; U.S. Department of Labor follows employment trends; U.S. Department of Education captures data on educational levels; U.S. Department of Agriculture collects and publishes data on farmers; and state vehicle registration offices collect data on driving. And so on.

Added to this are many private surveys that attempt to track consumer preferences, buying habits, attitudes, opinions, and so on ad infinitum. The best-known private survey is probably the TV-rating service provided by the Nielsen Company. People who use discount cards at major grocery or other retail stores are supplying demographic data every time they purchase something. Every subscriber to any kind of print publication is generating demographic information for the publisher which the publisher uses to set advertising rates. The Nielsen Company now collects data from Internet users as well. According to Adweek, Nielsen increased its reach to 30,000 Web sites in 2009. The Internet has become a major source for demographic information. Once a user's address or zip code is entered onto a Web site looking to collect this data, the information can be blended with demographic data from the census to reveal more detailed demographic information such as his or her likely ethnicity, age, income, and more. The values obtained are approximate because the census does not reveal individual household data, but people with similar profiles tend to live together.

In modern American society, data collection in some form or another accompanies most commercial transactions done using credit cards. Vast amounts of information come to be stored in countless computers. Techniques of "data mining" from such stores have developed over the years providing companies information better to target their customers.

The public sector is also a major generator and user of demographic information. Health surveys, for instance, are based on doctors' patients' records. Voter registration records trigger selection of juries. HHS tracks birth and death records to generate projections of life expectancy which in turn serve commercial purposes, such as life insurance. Companies and agencies can, if they make the effort, construct quite accurate "pictures" of many different aggregations of people Superbowl attendees, large-boat buyers, first-time voters, and adherents to religions or parties. Demographics is simply an aspect of modern life.

TECHNIQUES AND TRENDS

Extensive collection of demographic data by virtually all larger institutions is both necessitated and motivated by a mass culture. In colonial times, when sellers knew their customers and principals knew their students, information could be left to ordinary human memory. But the gradual evolution of very large institutions far removed from the actual interchange between people has produced disconnects between decision makers and their constituencies.

The costs of collecting precise demographic data are high, even when in part subsidized by public services like the census. For over a decade, the major trend in this field has been to automate data collection using computers and incentives. Two example of incentives are free information that is made available on the Internet (although users must register to access it), or small discounts given when customers use a discount card (but they have to tell something about themselves to get it). The data collected are then consulted using specialized analytical software, the reports from which are integrated into the decision stream.

Indirect marketing by mail or advertising is notoriously hit and miss. Producing ever better profiles of people who watch a particular show or people who share the same zip code helps advertisers and marketers to pinpoint the right "venue" on which to spend money to reach their most desired audience, be that that the "young" or the "young-at-heart."

The high costs of mass marketing can be made more effective by ever more precisely targeted marketing aimed at prequalified buyers. But for this method to work, it must remain automated. The highest costs are associated with actual contact between a researcher and a would-be customer; and for this contact to yield any meaningful results, it will require 20 minutes of interaction. Such contacts are only made with tiny samples.

THE PRIVACY DEBATE

The vast stocks of demographic data held by many thousands of institutions in easily searchable and correlatable forms has spawned a debate about privacy. The issue has heated up since Internet browsing became widespread and techniques were developed, through search engines or Internet portals, to track and to record the interests of a user. As people increase their use of the Internet, businesses and advertisers dream up new ways to get the right ad or product in front of the right demographic. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) has begun to examine these advertising techniques more closely. In 2009 the FTC threatened to regulate the industry more tightly if the industry did not start regulating itself. The FTC's declaration led Jules Polonetsky, the cochairman and director of the Future of Privacy Forum, to develop the little "i" symbol as a way to inform consumers when demographic and behavioral data has been used to select an ad that pops up on the Web page they are browsing. The little "i" consumer-awareness campaign began in early 2010. The simple fact is that privacy is attainable (if at all) only by opting out of any and all transactions that require electronic mechanisms or filling in forms. The real protection consumers have is that the exploitation of the data by marketer or others is costly and difficult. As anyone leafing through the day's mail can attest, despite a vast amount of information available, many people sending sales letters are aiming at an altogether wrong profile.

SMALL BUSINESS AND DEMOGRAPHICS

It is a truism that the business close to its clientele can do without sophisticated demographics to reach its market. Some small businesses, of course, are *in business* precisely to provide such data to their customers. They will, therefore, be very knowledgeable about demographics; they are still not likely to use such data to reach *their* markets. Other small businesses may be servicing a national market through a Web site, for instance, and, through that Web site, may have access to data on their customers that might be exploitable. For most small businesses thinking of turning demographic data to good use for expansion, through a direct mailing for instance, might explore the field by using the services of an advertising agency. The agency will have knowledge of and access to much of the tooling required, including existing and well-honed mailing lists.

SEE ALSO Market Segmentation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alarcon, Camille. "No More Demographics?" B&T Weekly. 2 December 2005.

Berkenfeld, Diane. "The Hispanic Market." *Photo Trade News.* November 2005.

"Changing Demographics Set to Ratchet Up Pressure with Only Migrants to Ease Threat." *Financial Adviser.* 3 November 2005.

Clifford, Stephanie. "A Little 'i' to Teach About Online Privacy." New York Times. 26 January 2010.

Lindsay, Greg. "Control Freak Consumers Reinventing Media Usage; Demographics Plays Key Role in Companies' Rate to Supply Content, Attract Viewers." *TelevisionWeek.* 9 January 2006.

Miller, Berna. "A Beginner's Guide to Demographics." Marketing Tools. October 1995.

"Naw 2006." Electrical Wholesaling. 6 February 2006.

Sheehan, Robert J. "Annual Survey Details Apartment Demographics." *Units.* January 2006.

Shields, Mike. "Nielsen Expands Reach of Web Measurement." *Adweek.* 13 July 2009. Available from: http://www.adweek. com/aw/content display/news/digital/e3ibc00472ddc77210b4 f2b57db400f574b. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

Zogby, John. "How The Internet Has Changed Polling." Forbes. 30 July 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/07/ 29/global economy depression interactive polling internet media opinions columnists john zogby.html. Retrieved February 4, 2010.

Zoler, Mitchel L. "Cancer Survival Lags in African American Patients." *Family Practice News.* 15 September 2004.

> Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

DEPRECIATION

Depreciation is the reduced value of something; specifically of fixed or capital assets. In accounting terminology the word depreciation refers to an entry on the balance sheet which records the amount of money deducted from total assets because the assets have aged. All capital assets are subject to depreciation except land. The current year's depreciation of capital assets may be deducted from income for tax purposes.

The traditional treatment of capital assets their depreciation over a number of years is based on the simple fact that buildings, machinery, vehicles, roads, computers, and other similar assets have life spans of multiple years. In theory, they are paid for from savings accumulated over several years and are depreciated (written off) over their useful life span. Land is not considered to be a depreciable asset. Bookkeeping is aimed at accurately reflecting ongoing operations of assets each year. For this reason, capital inflows are not reflected in income, and depreciation is spread out over the life of the asset.

THE BALANCE SHEET PERSPECTIVE

Company balance sheets are divided into Assets and Liabilities. On the Asset side, the ledger shows current and fixed assets. *Fixed Assets* are subdivided into such categories as Vehicles, Furniture and Fixtures, Equipment, and Buildings. As fixed assets are acquired, the actual costs of their acquisition are entered under these categories. Each of these categories, however, is followed by a line that says: "Less: Accumulated Depreciation." Each year a portion of the asset is added to the depreciation line. The net of these two values (acquisition costs less accumulated depreciation) is what is counted as "fixed assets." The role of depreciation in the accounting sense, therefore, is to keep the value accurate and the books honest: only the actual *remaining* value of fixed assets is counted on the balance sheet.

Accountants calculate how much of each category of assets to depreciate every year by using Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) established by Financial Accounting Standards Board. Within a single category,

such as buildings, for instance, the life of a structure may vary from 10 years for a toolshed to 80 years for fire-resistant bearing walls, beams, decks, and floors. The acquisition cost is divided by the appropriate number of years. *Residualscrap value* is the monetary value an item holds after its life is over, so something rarely depreciates to zero. For example, cars have an inherent scrap value. Very complex schedules are used to determine "life."

THE TAX PERSPECTIVE

Depreciation is treated as a cost category in tax calculations. It is not a "cash cost" because no actual disbursement of cash takes place; depreciation is simply an entry in the books. The Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery System (MACRS) determines the value of business property after 1986. The MACRS uses the General Depreciation System (GDS) and the Alternative Depreciation System (ADS). For tax purposes, depreciation does have a "cash consequence": it reduces the actual tax liability of a company. From a tax perspective, therefore, any law that permits higher deductions of depreciation than accounting principles specify are favorable for the corporation: no cash payment is involved in so-called accelerated depreciation but real cash benefits result: lower taxes.

Letting companies speed up depreciation has, for this reason, become a popular technique for stimulating the economy. Regulating depreciation in the tax code is also a relatively precise instrument. Congress can aim its policy at certain categories of expenditures. It can, for instance, stimulate purchases of vehicles by letting businesses write them off more quickly; or it can favor a broad category such as computers. Congress has done both. It can also, at its discretion, stimulate industrial construction, for instance, by letting companies write off buildings or land improvements quickly.

The 2008 Economic Stimulus Act instilled a bonus depreciation which allowed an additional first-year depreciation of 50 percent of an asset's purchase price. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 extended the bonus depreciation another year. The latter Act also granted an extension on the \$8,000 increase of first-year depreciation for luxury passenger vehicle purchases, granted the year before. For instance, consider the purchase of a a \$36,000 van. Under the rules in force during the 2009 tax year, a small business could write off an extra \$8,000 of that van in the year of acquisition. (The maximum depreciation allowed in 2009 was \$11,060.)

CASH FLOW CALCULATION

Companies usually calculate the cash flow of their business in the context of justifying loans. Cash flow is simply the netting out, for a given period of time (a quarter, a year, multiple years), of all the cash coming in from sales

and cash flowing out for purchases and payments on debt and interest. In this context, however, depreciation is often mentioned as part of the cash flow calculation: depreciation is said to be "added back." This phrasing often produces confusion. Cash flow calculations are often automated so that all current income and current costs are cumulated; costs are then deducted from net income to derive the cash flow. In this process, however, some costs are not cash costs. Depreciation is a cost that lowers net income but does not involve cash. Therefore, to get an accurate cash flow, depreciation must be added back in because it was not a cash cost in the first place.

ALTERNATIVE METHODS USED

Depreciation may be calculated in a variety of ways all of which are specified by law and elaborated in the Generally Accepted Accounting Principles. Major categories are: 1) the straight-line method; 2) units-of-production method; 3) declining-balance method; and 4) sum-of-the-years-digits method.

Straight-Line. The residual (scrap) value of the asset is first estimated. Thereafter, the asset, minus residual value, is divided by the useful life of the asset. The resulting value is deducted for each year of the asset's life.

Units-of-Production. This method is used when the usage of the asset varies from year to year, and its use can be determined by a specific measure such as miles driven, tonnage hauled, cuts made, and other factors. Again, salvage value is deducted. Next, the remaining value is divided by the total units the asset is estimated to be able to produce. Units produced are recorded for every year. Depreciation for each year is calculated based on the units. Thus, depreciation may be very high one year, low in another year until the total count of units has been used up.

Declining-Balance. This method, also known as double-declining-balance, is an accelerated method of depreciation because depreciation is highest in the first year and then declines with each year. The formula requires dividing 2 by the years of life to get a percentage and then applying that percentage to the balance of the asset. Assuming a 3-year life for a \$5,000 asset, the first year of depreciation will be $5,000 \times (^2/_3) = \$3,333$. The asset is then reduced by that amount and becomes \$1,667. The second year, the depreciation is $1,667 \times (^2/_3)$ or .66667 = \$1,111. Again, the asset is reduced by that amount, leaving \$556. The procedure is repeated again. Under this method, however, the asset may not be depreciated below its salvage value; for this reason, the third year operation may not be possible.

Sum-of-the-Years-Digits. Suppose that the life of an asset is 5 years. In that case the sum of the year's digits will be

1+2+3+4+5=15. The asset value less its salvage value is calculated. Let us assume that the result is \$8,750. In the first year the net asset value will be multiplied by the fraction 5/15 (0.333), in the second by 4/15 (0.2667), in the third by 3/15 (0.2), and so on, yielding depreciations streams of \$2,914, \$2,333, \$1,750, and so on. After 5 years, the total depreciation streams will sum to \$8,750.

It is worthwhile to know about such fascinating things as sum-of-the-years-digits, but most small-business owners do not have the time to become experts in depreciation. Those with substantial fixed assets typically seek the advise of certified public accountants (CPAs) and profit by their professional experience. During the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century, with the administrations of President George W. Bush pursuing a policy of tax cuts, the economic environment was favorable to small business, seen as a generator of new jobs substantial tax savings and incentives to invest were available in an ever-changing tax code to which the CPA became an invaluable guide.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Battersby, Mark. "Take Advantage of New Tax Write Offs for Fleet Vans and Light Trucks." *Aftermarket Business.* October 2004.

Baxter, William. "Depreciation and Interest." *Accountancy*. October 2000.

Cummings, Jack. "Depreciation Is Out of Favor, But It Matters." Triangle Business Journal. 25 February 2000.

Eisen, Peter J. Accounting 5th ed. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's, 2007.

"How Cost Segregation Can Save Your Client's Money." *Real Estate Weekly.* 28 September 2005.

IRS. "Business Provisions of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA)." IRS.gov 20 May 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=2083 18.00.html.

O'Bannon, Isaac M. "Fixed Assets Software Replaces Duct Tape Spreadsheets." *The CPA Technology Advisor*. December 2005.

Russ, Don. "Real Estate Depreciation: Be Aware of the Details." San Fernando Valley Business Journal. 12 September 2005.

Whitson, Alan. "Depreciation Without the Headache." Fairfield County Business Journal. 19 December 2005.

Vorster, Mike. "Let's Sideline Straight Line Depreciation." Construction. 1 October 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Paris, Anaxos

DESKTOP PUBLISHING

Desktop publishing, sometimes abbreviated as DTP, is a technique for preparation of professional-quality visual products. Small businesses use them for items such as flyers, newsletters, postcards, business cards, posters, and PDF files using computers, software, and printers, when necessary. Whenever text is laid out with pictures or graphics, some

form of DTP is used. Given the rise of more affordable computer software, e-books, and digital readers, it is not always the case that the finished product actually gets printed.

Unless the product is something very simple, DTP does require training and experience. Small-business owners who have limited time or little experience using software such as InDesign, Adobe, or PageMaker often hire graphic designers or desktop publishers to do the work for them. Desktop publishing represents the latest level of automation in an industry that, with the invention of typesetting, marked the dawn of modernity.

MODERN DTP

Centuries after Johannes Gutenberg invented the printing press, DTP has reached a certain maturity. Many different software packages for home or office use are on the market: QuarkXpress, Dreamweaver, and Adobe's InDesign, to name a few. A competitive see-saw in the software market has been the rule. David Blatner, a leading expert on both QuarkXpress and InDesign believes, according to a 2003 article in *eWeek*, that InDesign has the competitive edge, although he does acknowledge that QuarkXpress works well for certain projects. Such judgments, of course, are always merely snapshots at a given point in time. For example, in 2009, an article in the *IT Enquirer* compared the flash capabilities of the QuarkXpress 8 and InDesign CS4 and found the InDesign software lacking.

INTERNAL SKILL SETS

Practiced at the professional level, DTP requires substantial skills acquired over a long period of time. Skill sets rapidly age unless the art is continuously practiced. A business that only rarely uses DTP faces relearning cycles each time for a loss of efficiency. Sending the job out may be more cost-effective.

Professional-level DTP requires the same know-how that traditional typesetters and page-designers also possess. The difference is that operations that once required cutting, measuring, and pasting are done today by computer. The software packages dutifully import traditional measurement systems and terminology which must be learned. The great complexity involved in handling a document that may be on several overlaid "layers" (for colors, for pictures, for text of various kinds) requires mastery of sometimes baffling, uninformative, and unintuitive menu systems. Their meanings have to be worked out gradually by trial and error. Manuals provided by the software producer rarely cover matters well, are rarely up-to-date, and may not be available in printed form. Operators are often required to buy and to use simultaneously several thirdparty references to solve a single problem.

These cautionary points should not be taken to imply that DTP does not have superb value for the enterprise that makes an effort to master and use it. DTP is truly excellent tooling especially for those who come to DTP already skilled in the underlying arts of photocomposition, layout, and typesetting. In fact, there were 26,400 desktop publishing jobs in the United States in 2008. Most worked for newspapers, periodicals, and book publishers.

Desktop publishing can impose training burdens on the small business that lacks expertise in this area. Therefore, a commitment to this type of production must be a deliberate and commercial decision reached, ideally, after thoughtful testing of alternatives. If DTP is needed for specific projects, experienced freelance employees are a cost-effective option.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blatner, David. Real World QuarkXPress 6. Berkeley, Calif.: Peachpit Press, 2003.

Blatner, David. "Blatner: InDesign, Not Quark, Is the Future of DTP." eWeek. 22 June 2005.

Borden, Mark. "How Adobe is Pushing Quark Off the Page: When the Leader in Desktop Publishing Software Got Lazy, a Nimbler Competitor Grabbed Market Share." *Business 2.0.* September 2005.

Howard, William R. "Tech Humbug." *PC Magazine.* 22 February 2005.

"HP Color LaserJet 5550dtn." *PC Magazine Online.* 23 November 2004.

Hutchenreuther, Mark S. "Background Checks." *Mechanical Engineering CIME*. December 2005.

Kvern, Olav Martin, and David Blatner. *Real World Adobe InDesign* CS2. Berkeley, Calif.: Peachpit Press, 2006.

Lieberman, David. "Newspaper Closings Raise Fears about Industry." *USA Today.* 19 March 2009. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/media/2009 03 17 newspapers downturn N.htm.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Occupational Outlook Handbook, 2010 2011 Edition. Washington D.C.: GPO, 2009.

Vlietnck, Eric. "Comparison Flash Capabilities in QuarkXPress 8 and InDesign CS4." *IT Enquirer*. 11 February 2009.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Paris, Anaxos

DIFFICULT CUSTOMERS

Successful small-business owners recognize that customer satisfaction is one of the essential elements of organizational prosperity. After all, providing quality service that clients appreciate not only ensures repeat business but also encourages future word-of-mouth sales. But virtually every small business will, sooner or later, encounter customers who prove troublesome. Customer service experts counsel small-business

owners who encounter such customers to: 1) determine whether the difficult customer has a legitimate complaint; 2) determine whether the business can take steps to mollify the client's concerns (regardless of their legitimacy) and improve the relationship; and 3) in cases where the customer is being unreasonable, decide whether the customer's value is sufficient to warrant continuance of service.

In most industry sectors, the vast majority of customers are fairly easy to satisfy. They understand the basic rules of commerce, in which they pay a business an agreed-upon amount to render a service or provide a product to them under certain terms that are also mutually agreed upon. But a minority of customers experts place the number at anywhere from 5 to 10 percent qualify as difficult. Sometimes these customers seem more prevalent, however, simply because they can take up so much of a business's time and energy.

Nonetheless, small businesses need to learn to differentiate between truly difficult customers who are ultimately of questionable value to their operations and those who may be annoying for one reason or another but who are ultimately solid, valuable clients worth keeping. Often, the difficult customer is someone who has simply taken an annoying habit to an extreme. For example, Richard F. Gerson, author of Great Customer Service for Your Small Business, listed ten types of customer behaviors, only one of which the perfect customer was wholly desirable to the small-business owner. Customers who are "know-it-alls," unduly dependent, argumentative, indecisive, chronic complainers, or monopolizers of time present a challenge to any business. Many of these may be individuals the establishment depends on for long-term success, and as long as their quirks do not become formidable obstacles to business transactions, a business should continue to do its best to satisfy them. It is when these and other characteristics become excessive that the small-business owner needs to intercede and decide how his or her business will interact with that customer if at all in the future.

DETERMINING IF THE DIFFICULT CUSTOMER HAS A LEGITIMATE GRIPE

Customer service experts contend that many difficult customers behave belligerently because they have a legitimate gripe with the product or service they have received. Indeed, the chances are very good that a poorly run business operation is apt to encounter a far greater number of "difficult" customers than will an establishment that is efficient, competent, and dedicated to the ideals of customer service. "Many 'bad' customers are the result of a bad situation," stated Jenny McCune in *Nation's Business.* "A salesclerk is surly; your company doesn't respond quickly enough to a request; a product defect ruins the customer's

day; or an order promised for Wednesday doesn't arrive until Friday."

Small-business owners and managers, then, need to determine whether the customer has a legitimate complaint before taking any other action. Customers often feel ignored by business owners. A 2009 survey in *Forbes* revealed that 47 percent of customers believed executives did not understand their experiences. While small-business owners might feel that the survey does not apply to them, since they are not executives, it is a warning, however, not to ignore customer feedback. Many customers who made their complaints known (41%, according to the survey) felt their feedback was disregarded.

The client is obviously the individual who is best equipped to explain the reasons for his or her dissatisfaction, so he or she should be given a full opportunity to express the grievance. From there provided that it is determined that the customer was poorly served in one respect or another the small-business manager should gather all the pertinent facts from his or her staff to determine where the error occurred and to figure out how best to mollify the client and prevent the problem from occurring again. If the customer who, after all, may have provided a service to the company by alerting it to an operational weakness or personnel problem is convinced that the business operator is genuinely sorry for the slip-up and genuinely interested in solving the problem, preservation of the business relationship is usually possible.

In addition to making apologies and moving to address problems in performance, small-business owners can take several other steps to improve their relationships with difficult customers. Many customers do not formally complain, but they remain dissatisfied. These customers are not only likely to take their business elsewhere; nine out of ten will also spread negative word-of-mouth experiences. Proactively communicating with customers will enhance relationships and prevent future problems. For example, firms that take preventive measures—such as regular inquiries into customer satisfaction—are often able to address minor grievances before they erupt into major spots of contention. Instituting such proactive arrangements gives businesses the opportunity to prevent attitudes that eventually grow into problem attitudes from ever taking root.

LETTING DIFFICULT CUSTOMERS GO

There are occasions, however, when even a company's best efforts to address or anticipate customer complaints are fruit-less. In other words, a small but significant percentage of customers that a business deals with may prove to be consistently unpleasant, no matter what measures are taken to satisfy them. Few businesses are exempt from this reality. After all, the convenience store owner confronted with a disruptive customer is essentially grappling with the same

problem as the owner of a small manufacturing company who is treated shabbily by a corporate buyer. In both cases, the business owner is dealing with a customer or client who makes conducting business a distinctly unpleasant experience.

When confronted with difficult customers who appear unlikely to change their stripes, then, small-business owners have to decide whether their business is worth the aggravation. Several factors should be considered:

Impact on Business. This is generally the single most important consideration when considering whether to continue doing business with a difficult customer. Is the customer a major client? How difficult would it likely be to replace the revenue from that customer? Is the client a possible conduit to other potentially valuable customers? Is the client a major opinion-shaper in the community or industry? What is the nature of the difficulty? This latter consideration is an important one, say customer service experts. For example, a customer that is an indecisive or impossible-to-please sort, and whose demands result in extensive drains on a business's resources, may be far more problematic than a client who is difficult simply because he is woefully lacking in interpersonal skills. If a business can handle the loss, it is perfectly acceptable to sever ties with a difficult customer. But small-business owners should do their best to end the relationship decisively and as civilly as possible. "It is impossible to please unreasonable or marginal customers on all occasions, and it's best to consider leaving them to other vendors," summarized Jack Falvey in Sales and Marketing Management. "It's far better to expend your efforts in further satisfying already satisfied accounts. The return on investment is almost always far greater."

Impact on Staff. This consideration is sometimes overlooked by small-business owners, to their detriment. Unhappy employees are far more likely to secure employment elsewhere than those who are content, and few things can make an employee unhappy faster than the specter of regularly dealing with unpleasant customers. Abusive treatment of staff at the hands of clients must be dealt with firmly and speedily. Otherwise, internal morale and performance can deteriorate quickly and dramatically.

Impact on Business Owner. Small-business owners are more likely to be personally affected by difficult customers than are corporate executives, who may be insulated from such unpleasantness. And since small businesses tend to rely on their founders for a sizable share of their direction and management, the feelings of those founders need to be considered. A small-business owner who approaches encounters with a given customer with dread needs to consider carefully whether such meetings are having an adverse impact on his or her ability to attend to other needs of the business without feeling stressed or distracted.

Mitigating Circumstances. Finally, in some instances there may be reasons for difficult behavior that are not

immediately apparent. "Most difficult customer situations are complicated by all kinds of subjective judgments and seemingly mitigating circumstances," wrote Falvey. For example, changes in personnel at a client company can have a dramatic impact on intercompany relations. If the new representative is insecure about his or her capabilities and knowledge, that may manifest itself in a variety of undesirable ways. If the small-business owner takes the time to figure out why the customer has suddenly become a problematic one, he or she may be able to devise a strategy to repair the relationship rather than end it.

SEE ALSO Customer Retention; Customer Service.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Dave. How to Deal with Difficult Customers: 10 Simple Strategies for Selling to the Stubborn, Obnoxious, and Belligerent. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Ayers, Andrea J. "Executives Have No Idea What Customers Want." Forbes. 10 March 2009.

Evenson, Renee. "How to Deal with a Difficult Customer: A Positive Solution to a Negative Situation." *American Salesman*. July 1998.

Falvey, Jack. "Dealing with Difficult Customers: When Customers Become Unreasonable in Their Demands, It May Be Time to Cut Them Loose." *Sales and Marketing Management*. April 1995.

Gordon, Josh. Tough Calls: Selling Strategies to Win Over Your Most Difficult Customers. New York: AMACOM, 1997.

Kroskey, Carol Meres. "It's Okay to Fire a Customer." *Bakery Production and Marketing.* 15 October 1997.

McCune, Jenny C. "When Customers Are Bad Apples." *Nation's Business.* February 1998.

Plagakis, Jim. "Persona Non Grata." *Drug Topics.* 15 September 1997.

Rand, Susan. "Customer Complaints: How to Handle Them and Keep Customers Happy." Associated Content Online. 15, July 2005.

Sewell, Carl. Customers for Life. New York: Doubleday, 1990.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Paris, Anaxos

DIFFICULT EMPLOYEES

The term "difficult employee" is typically used to refer to a worker who fails to conduct him- or herself in a responsible and professional manner in the workplace. Effectively dealing with such employees is one of the greatest challenges that small-business owners and managers face. Few relish the prospect of disciplining or criticizing others in or outside the work environment. When difficult employees become an issue, however, their failings must be addressed quickly and decisively lest they erode morale and efficiency. Managers may be tempted to delay action, indulge prob-

lematic employees, and hope the behavior will change. Unfortunately, when unacceptable traits are indulged, they just make things worse.

THE WELL BEHAVING WORKPLACE

Problematic employee behavior is particularly difficult because it may have several causes that are difficult to discern. The causes may be related to work, home, behavior, or health. Changes may be triggered by other employees or outsiders, by changes of work, others' promotions, rising stress levels, and other factors. The small-business owner or leading manager will try to ensure that internal causes are minimized. There are fewer difficult employees in well-run work environments than otherwise. Companies with high ethics experience much less unethical behavior. In well-run operations, broad policy and structural approaches serve as preventive measures; careful and, above all, attentive management practices serve diagnostic purposes; and a clear, sequenced, escalating, well-documented "coping" process can rapidly bring closure.

Policy and Work Environment. A reasonably formal, orderly, well-organized, straightforward, business-like but friendly work environment helps instill the correct expectation in the workforce. Such an environment is almost always deliberately created and maintained by management by such means as setting working hours, initiating employees by having them read and sign brief but complete employment policies, and passing on the general "rules of the road." The more explicit, clear, and rational these policies are and the more they are observed to be enforced the more they contribute to a functional work ambiance.

Maintaining an efficient and ordered work environment is only indirectly related to handling difficult employees, but once problems appear, this background is vital to the resolution of the problem. It is essential that the workplace *have* rules, that these be *public, uniformly enforced*, and equally applicable to all ranks. A chaotic workplace has poorly established routines, tolerates temperamental bosses, overlooks inappropriate behavior, and loosely schedules events.

Management Style. Assuming that the policies are appropriate and the work environment is reasonably disciplined, managers should be consistent but also flexible and sensitive. In effect, this means that managers in charge of individuals will pay attention to those they supervise, maintain a proper but not a frosty distance, apply company policies rather than personal whims, constantly avoid inappropriate relations (like flirtations or special friendships), and promptly and willingly provide both positive and negative feedback in an objective manner. Effective management style will always involve clear and prompt communication when changes threaten to disrupt business-as-usual even when the

changes are positive. Good managers will represent the company and their superiors in a straightforward way, neither deifying nor disparaging those they represent. Such managers will be loyal to their employees and promptly go to bat for them. They will avoid turf-oriented behavior and support collective goals and will promote such attitudes in word and deed.

Methods of Discipline. The first signs of a difficult employee will usually appear quite early in a well-management operation. However, most of the time the full-fledged "difficulty" will not surface because it will have been dealt with effectively in its nascent stages. If problems persist, the company will have in place a well-planned process of dealing with them. The process will be orderly but escalating, beginning with information exchange and goal setting, followed by reviews; this will escalate to increasing sanctions such as warnings, opportunities for appeal, notices, and finally discharge. In this entire process, management will behave rationally rather than emotionally. It will briefly but fully document the facts in writing because, in today's environment, that is the wisest policy. Such methods should be followed even in operations that have at-will hiring policies because the difficult employee may sue anyway. Small-business owners should take an appropriate role in supervising such processes to ensure that policies are followed. A problem employee, managed in a rational, methodical, and orderly manner, will rarely succeed in prevailing against the employer.

Generally, the pain of facing up to problems early is almost always negligible compared to the distress and disruption that may result from neglect and avoidance. Here the famous "Pay me now or pay me later" warning applies in full. The general rule assuming, again, that good policies are in place and properly implemented is to insist on rational and sensible behavior, full disclosure of problems on both sides, and clearly spelled out consequences that are actually applied.

SPECIFIC METHODS

Management experts cite several steps that entrepreneurs and managers should take when dealing with a difficult employee.

- Importance of the Written Word. Companies should prepare and maitain written policies and guidelines. These should include definitions of poor performance and gross misconduct and describe performance and termination review procedures. They should also include the latest information from the U.S. Department of Labor and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission.
- Taking Stock and Cutting Slack. In most business settings, workers spend long hours in close

proximity. Inevitably, each employee will exhibit personality traits, some of which may annoy coworkers, managers, or the owner of the business. But a mildly overbearing, cocky, or whiny demeanor on the part of an employee is not in itself cause for intervention. An owner who attempts to stamp out every personality manifestation that he or she finds mildly unpleasant will quickly alienate the workforce and hamper the company's ability to focus its energy on business issues. But when employee behavior begins to have a negative impact on co-workers or the health of the business itself, the business owner must intercede quickly. Morale will decrease and turnover will increase if high-performing employees have to take on extra work from low performers. The expense of high turnover is always costly.

- Taking Control. If a problem employee emerges, the business owner or supervisor should schedule a meeting to discuss the person' behavior. This meeting time should be scheduled so that both the supervisor and the employee can focus on the issues at hand and speak without being disturbed. It is unwise to hold such a meeting when emotions are running high; but issues must be addressed in a timely manner. Performance problems, whether they take the form of insubordination, tardiness, poor work performance, or problematic behavior with other employees, will intensify or multiply if not addressed. Employees who do not meet standards whether knowingly or unknowingly will continue to do so if their unacceptable behavior is not challenged.
- Hearing the Other Side. Small-business owners often assume that workers possess the same skills and knowledge that they do. But some meetings with "difficult" employees reveal that their inadequate work performance is rooted in a lack of skills. In such cases, instruction and education, rather than disciplinary measures, are the keys to making the employee a valuable part of the workforce. In other instances, the employee may be grappling with personal issues that have had a deleterious impact on his or her performance. Owners can, at their discretion, implement measures that may enable to the employee to weather his or her difficulties and became a valuable member of the workforce. For example, it may be necessary to adjust a schedule for an employee with medical problems.
- Uniform Rules. Business owners should use the same criteria of performance and behavior evaluation with all employees.
- *The Facts*. When confronting a difficult employee, business owners and supervisors are encouraged to

focus on two or three specific instances when the worker exhibited problematic behavior. Whenever possible, measurable and observable facts should be used to explain the problem from management's perspective. The link between the employee's unacceptable behavior and performance, and the overall health and direction of the company, must be established.

- Avoiding Adversarial Confrontations. Because of his
 or her own position, the owner is the employee's ally
 and should try to convince the employee that the
 meeting is, in essence, an effort to solve a problem
 both parties share. Any ill will involved can be dealt
 with later.
- · Consequences and Review. Small-business owners and managers need to make it clear to problem employees that continued inappropriate or substandard behavior will have consequences. These consequences should be chosen with care, however. "Tell an employee who doesn't give a hoot about climbing the corporate ladder that he or she may lose out on a possible promotion, and you'll get no results," noted Entrepreneur's Robert McGarvey. "For a consequence to matter and actually make a difference, it needs to matter to that employee." One way owners and supervisors can serve notice to a difficult employee that they are serious about imposing discipline and correcting behavior is to schedule a follow-up meeting during the initial meeting. Scheduling a second meeting puts the employee on notice that behavior and performance is regarded as a serious matter that will be monitored on a regular basis.
- Acknowledging Improvements. Finally, business
 owners and managers need to recognize instances in
 which a problem employee makes a genuine effort to
 correct his or her workplace shortcomings. A little
 praise and positive reinforcement can go a long way.
 Without such acknowledgements, an employee is
 more likely to slide back into negative patterns of
 performance or interaction with co-workers.
- Terminating Problem Employees. Some difficult employees will resist all management efforts to convince them to change their behavior or attitudes. In these cases, termination of employment may be necessary. This is not a step to be taken lightly, especially if the problem employee provides important services to the company (as in the case of the verbally abusive employee who nonetheless is a good computer programmer). But in some cases, it is necessary in order to maintain or restore company morale and efficiency in other areas. If behavior-related termination is warranted, small

businesses should make sure that they document the employee's shortcomings in specific, quantifiable terms. Personnel files should include accounts of specific incidents of poor performance; summaries of meetings held with the employee and other company-initiated efforts to correct behavior; and any formal warnings of probation or dismissal.

SEE ALSO Customer Retention.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adkerson, D. Michelle. How to Manage Problem Employees. Brentwood, Tenn.: M. Lee Smith Publishers, 2000.
- "Ambiguity Obscures Employment At Will Issues." Connecticut Law Tribute. 23 May 2005.
- Darby, Mark. "Good as (un)Golden: A Set of Tactics and Some Understanding Will Help You Get Through to Those Difficult Employees." *Contemporary Long Term Care*. March April 2004.
- DelPo, Amy, and Lisa Guerin. *Dealing With Problem Employees:* A Legal Guide. 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.
- "Disrespect for People Is Rife in Construction." *Contract Journal*. 30 November 2005.
- Janove, Jathan. "Keep 'em at Will, Treat 'em for Cause: Employment at Will Preserves Needed Flexibility, but Don't Arbitrarily Give Employees the Boot." HR Magazine. May 2005.
- Langenbacher, Wolfgang. "How to Handle Difficult Employees." SaskBusiness. November 2003.
- McGarvey, Robert. "Lords of Discipline." *Entrepreneur*. January 2000.
- "News." Personnel Today. 6 December 2006.
- Sandler, Corey, and Janet Keefe. Fails to Meet Expectations Avon, Mass.: Adams Business, 2008.
- Schachter, Debbie. "Dealing with Difficult Employees." *Information Outlook*. February 2005.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries Summary, 2008." 25 August 2009. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/cfoi.nr0.htm
- Whitaker, Todd C. "Power Plays of Difficult Employees: A Three Question Litmus Test to gauge the Likely Effect of Your Rules to Change Bad Behavior." *School Administrator*. February 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Paris, Anaxos

DIRECT MARKETING

Direct marketing evolved as a technique to directly reach prequalified customers at a reasonable cost as opposed to mass marketing in which, for every eligible customer, several hundred totally uninterested people are contacted. Direct marketing grew out of using qualified mailing lists to reach customers. The interactions, therefore, were typically a customer receiving a letter or e-mail, and the sender receiving a

phone call. Companies dealing with the same customers on a narrow subject, like bicycles, soon learned that they could earn extra money by selling their mailing lists to others. The next phase in direct marketing was capturing such lists in computer databases and adding more information about the customer. This was then hyped as "database marketing." Direct marketing has since added a proactive function of *building* mailing lists and databases using federal statistical sources, surveys, and telephone queries.

DIRECT MARKETING MEDIA

While many people associate direct marketing with direct mail, direct mail is only one of several advertising media utilized by direct marketers. Other major direct marketing media include e-mail, magazines, newspapers, television, and radio. Alternative media include card decks, package and bill inserts, and matchbooks. Within the major media, new technological developments are giving direct marketers an expanded range of choices from DVDs (possibly advertised on television, requested by telephone or the Internet, and delivered via mail or alternate delivery services) to home-shopping networks, interactive television, and the Internet. The use and effectiveness of digital media is expanding. According to the Direct Marketing Association (DMA), 79.1 percent of marketers used e-mail in 2008 while 75.4 percent used direct mail.

Direct Mail. Direct mail is the most heavily used direct marketing medium and the one most direct marketers learn first. Direct mail has been used to sell a wide variety of goods and services to consumers as well as businesses. Direct mail offers several advantages over other media, including selectivity, personalization, flexibility, and testability. It allows businesses to target individuals with known purchase histories or particular psychographic or demographic characteristics that match the marketer's customer profile. Direct mail can be targeted to a specific geographic area based on zip codes or other geographic factors. Personalization in direct mail means not only addressing the envelope to a person or family by name, but also perhaps including the recipient's name on the letter itself.

Direct mail packages come in all shapes and sizes, from postcards to brochures, making it one of the most flexible of the direct marketing media. A standard direct mail package includes an envelope, a letter, a brochure, and a response device. The envelope's job is to motivate the recipient to open the package. Regardless of the volume of mail a person receives, the envelope must distinguish itself from other mail by its size, appearance, and any copy that might be written on it. Experts advise using color, graphics, and persuasive text to accomplish this. The letter is a sales letter and provides the opportunity directly to address the interests and concerns of the recipient. The letter typically spells out

the benefits of the offer in detail. These letters represent the company; typically, the offers are for free services, gifts, or promotions. While the letters tell the recipients about the benefits of the offer, the brochure illustrates them. Illustrated brochures are used to sell services as well as products and may require the services of a graphic designer. Finally, the package must include a response device, such as a business reply card that the recipient can send back, a phone number to call, or a Web site to view. Response rates are generally higher when the response device is separate from, rather than part of, the brochure or letter. Toll-free numbers are often prominently displayed to allow the recipient to respond via telephone.

Direct mail is the most easily tested advertising medium. Every factor in successful direct marketing the right offer, the right person, the right format, and the right timing can be tested in direct mail. Computer technologies have made it easier to select a randomized name sample from any list, so that mailers can run a test mailing to determine the response from a list before "rolling out," or mailing, the entire list.

Digital Media Direct Marketing. Digital media-based marketing is growing. The time consumers spend online makes digital media a natural marketing tool. E-mail is one method of digital marketing; similarly to direct mail marketing, clients can opt to provide their e-mail addresses or their addresses can be found on databases. E-mails do not require postage, which is one advantage, but not every e-mail will make it past the junk mail filter, even if the addresses are provided.

Magazines. Direct response print ads in magazines must make a definite offer or request that asks the reader to do something. Typically, such ads require a reader to send in a coupon or reply card, call a toll-free number, or visit a particular Web site. With consumer magazines being published on a variety of topics, magazine ads allow direct marketers to reach audiences with identifiable interests. In addition to advertising heavily in special interest magazines, direct marketers utilize mass consumer magazines and take advantage of regional advertising space to target specific audiences.

Unlike general advertisers, who measure the effectiveness of their print ads in terms of reach and frequency, direct marketers measure the effectiveness of their print ads in terms of cost effectiveness either cost-per-inquiry or cost-per-order. Magazine ads offer the advantages of good color reproduction, a relatively long ad life (especially compared to daily newspapers), and a lower cost. Creative costs for magazine ads are also usually lower than for direct mail. But direct marketers find magazines' long lead times, slower responses, and scarcer space than direct mail to be disadvantages.

Newspapers. While direct marketers advertise in magazines more than newspapers, newspapers have some distinct advantages. These include the variety of sections offered within a newspaper, shorter closing dates, an immediate response, and broad coverage of a large and diverse audience. Disadvantages include poor ad reproduction and the limited availability of color. Editorial content can also have more of an adverse effect on ad response than in magazines. In addition to advertising in the regular pages of a newspaper, direct marketers also advertise in free-standing inserts (FSIs) that are usually distributed with the Sunday editions of newspapers.

Television. Direct marketing on television is increasing. Early examples of direct response advertisements on television include those for knives, garden tools, exercise equipment, records, and books, which ask viewers to call in and order a specific product. Another development in direct response television advertising is a lengthier format, commonly known as the infomercial, where a product or other offer is explained in some detail over a time period extending to 30 minutes or more. Advocates of this format point out that the greater length gives the advertiser the opportunity to build a relationship with the viewer and overcome initial viewer skepticism, and at the same time present a convincing story spelling out product features and benefits in detail.

Not all direct response television involves asking for an order. Many advertisers have included toll-free, 800 telephone numbers and Web addresses with their television ads to get viewers to request more information about their product or service.

DIRECT MARKETING LISTS AND DATABASES

Lists are commonly used in direct mail and telemarketing. The two basic types of lists are response lists and compiled lists. Response lists contain the names of all the prospects who have responded to the same offer. These individuals typically share a common interest. Names on a response list may include buyers, inquirers, subscribers, continuity club members, or sweepstakes entrants. They may have responded to an offer from one of several media, including direct mail, television, or a print ad. Response lists are not usually rented; rather, they are an in-house list compiled by a particular business. Compiled lists are often rented by direct marketers. Compiled mass consumer, specialized consumer, and business lists are available for a wide range of interests.

Direct marketing databases are similar to mailing lists in that they contain names and addresses, but they go much further. They are the repository of a wide range of customer information and may also contain psychographic, demographic, and census data compiled from external sources. They form the basis of direct marketing programs whereby companies establish closer ties with their customers.

Database marketing became one of the buzzwords of the direct marketing industry in the 1980s, and it has continued to evolve in the twenty-first century. Whether it is called relationship marketing, relevance marketing, or bonding, the common theme of database marketing is strengthening relationships with existing customers and building relationships with new ones. Databases allow direct marketers to uncover a wealth of relevant information about individual consumers and apply that knowledge to increase the probability of a desired response or purchase.

As with mailing lists, there are two basic types of marketing databases, customer databases and external databases. Customer databases are compiled internally and contain information about a company's customers taken from the relationship-building process. External databases are collections of specific individuals and their characteristics. These external databases may be mass-compiled from public data sources; they may contain financial data based on confidential credit files; they may be compiled from questionnaires; or they may be a combination of all three sources.

Database marketing, and especially the prospect of using confidential information for marketing purposes, has made privacy an important issue in the direct marketing industry. Some states have passed legislation limiting access to previously public data or limiting the use of such data as automobile registrations, credit histories, and medical information. In order to avoid excessive government regulation, the direct marketing industry has attempted to be self-policing with regard to the use of sensitive data. However, the struggle between industry self-regulation and government regulation will probably continue for some time.

SUCCESSFUL DIRECT MARKETING FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Thanks to its relatively low cost, its ability to reach specialized target markets, and its ability to provide immediate and measurable results, direct marketing can be an important tool for start-up businesses. It can also be used effectively as a supplement to a small business's traditional sales efforts. Entrepreneurs interested in starting a direct marketing program can consult with advertising and direct marketing agencies for help in evaluating their sales potential and preparing materials for a campaign. They can also benefit from the networking with other small-business owners and learn from their techniques.

In the *Macmillan Small Business Handbook*, Mark Stevens identified three steps for a small-business owner to take in initiating a direct marketing effort: 1) create promotional tools (such as catalogs, advertisements, or direct mail pieces)

that emphasize the benefits of the product or service; 2) identify the target market and select mailing lists and advertising media to reach it; and 3) monitor the results of each campaign and revise the tactics as needed to find the optimum mix of price, copy, and audience. Stevens noted that entrepreneurs might also find it helpful to give consumers an incentive to act, such as a free gift or special price; promote to existing customers who usually provide the highest response rate as well as new prospects; and build on successful promotions by broadening the product line.

There are certain situations where direct marketing is more likely to work than others. First, the direct marketer must be able to identify the target audience in terms of shared characteristics. Are they likely to read a particular magazine? Live in a certain geographic area? Have a certain minimum income? Be a certain age or gender? The more characteristics of the target audience that can be identified, the more likely it is that a direct marketing campaign targeted to those individuals will work.

Since direct marketing relies on one-to-one communications and motivating the recipient to act, it is essential to be able to reach the target audience. It is no use identifying a target market if there is no mailing list or print or broadcast medium available to reach them. Some other situations in which direct marketing works well are when there is great feedback concerning a product or service; when the product or service has the potential for repeat sales; and when there is a need to have greater control over the sales message.

The success of a direct marketing program depends on delivering the right offer at the right time to the right person in the right way. Direct marketing is a complex discipline that requires expertise in several areas to achieve success. It involves identifying the target market correctly and selecting the appropriate media and lists to reach it. The offer must be presented in the most effective way, and direct marketers must use creative execution to successfully motivate customers and prospects. At its most successful, direct marketing is an ongoing process of communication to maintain relationships with existing customers and build relationships with new ones.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bird, Drayton. Commonsense Direct and Digital Marketing. 5th ed. Philidelphia: Kogan Page, 2007.

"Executive Summary for 2005." *U.S. Direct Marketing Today*. Direct Marketing Association, Inc. Available from: http://www.the dma.org/research/economicimpact2005ExecSummary.pdf. Retrieved 13 February 2006.

Kobs, Jim. Profitable Direct Marketing. 2d ed. Lincolnwood, Ill.: NTC Business Books, 1992.

Kroll, Carol. "Use of Digital Media Rising." *BtoB Magazine*. 14 July 2008. Available from: http://www.btobonline.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20080714/FREE/204064025.

Lautenslager, Al. "99 Tips for Direct Mail Marketing" Entrepreneur. 23 January 2006. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/marketing/guerillamarketing/article193436.html.

Lewis, Herschell Gordon. *Direct Marketing Strategies and Tactics*. Chicago: Dartnell, 1992.

Miller, Rachel. "DM's Place in an iTV Future." *Marketing*. 2 November 2000.

Nash, Edward L., ed. *The Direct Marketing Handbook* 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1992.

Schwartz, David O. "Trends to Track for the Millennium." *Target Marketing*. October 1999.Spiller, Lisa D., and Baier, Martin. *Contemporary Direct and Interactive Marketing*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prenctice Hall, 2009.

David Shepard Associates. The New Direct Marketing: How to Implement a Profit Driven Database Marketing Strategy. Homewood, Ill.: Dow Jones Irwin, 1990.

Stevens, Mark. The Macmillan Small Business Handbook. New York: Macmillan, 1988.

Stone, Bob. Successful Direct Marketing Methods, 4th ed. Lincolnwood, Ill.: NTC Business Books, 1989.

Toth, Debora. "Direct Mail: Still Marketing's Darling." *Graphic Arts Monthly*. September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay; ECDI updated by Paris, Anaxos

DIRECT PUBLIC OFFERINGS

A direct public offering (DPO) is a financial tool that enables a company to sell stock directly to investors without using an underwriter as an intermediary. The company can thus avoid many of the costs associated with "going public" through an initial public offering or IPO. DPOs are sort of an IPO "lite." The business choosing this route is exempted from many of the registration and reporting requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

DPOs first became available to small businesses in 1976 but only gained some popularity in 1989 when the rules were further simplified. In 1992 SEC established its Small Business Initiatives program; the program eliminated even more of the barriers that had limited the ability of small companies to raise capital by selling stock. The development of the Internet stimulated this route because it promised the possibility that companies could sell their stocks more directly to investors. While the demanding structure and the reporting requirements of IPOs arose in an environment of reform and discipline in the wake of the Great Depression, DPOs developed during a period of exuberant market expansion.

The principal differences between a full-fledged IPO and a DPO is that: 1) DPO stock is not registered and trading in such stock is difficult; 2) the amounts of capital

that may be raised are delimited in various ways; 3) the costs of a DPO are lower; and 4) the very strict adherence to the requirements of SEC-imposed disclosures, accounting methods, and conformity to requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (a consequence of the Enron scandal in 2001) do not apply.

The principal similarity is that in both cases stock is sold to the general public; the business, therefore, is able to reach beyond its intimate circle of friends to raise capital.

Although many small businesses need the capital that an IPO can provide, they often lack the financial strength and reputation to appeal to a broad range of investors necessary ingredients for a successful IPO. For other small businesses, the loss of control, the strict reporting requirements, or the expense of staging an IPO are prohibitive factors.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES

The primary advantage of DPOs over IPOs is a dramatic reduction in cost. IPO underwriters typically charge a commission of 13 percent of the proceeds of the sale of securities, whereas the costs associated with a DPO are closer to 3 percent. DPOs also can be completed within a shorter time and without extensive disclosure of confidential information. Finally, since the stock sold through a DPO goes to a limited number of investors who tend to have a long-term orientation, there is often less pressure on the company's management to deliver short-term results.

However, DPOs' are limited by the amount that a company can raise within any 12-month period. The stock is usually sold at a lower price than it might command through an IPO. Stock sold through exempt offerings is not usually freely traded: no market price is established for the shares or for the overall company. This lack of a market price may make it difficult for the company to use equity as loan collateral. Finally, DPO investors are likely to demand a larger share of ownership in the company to offset the lack of liquidity in their position. Investors eventually may pressure the company to go public through an IPO so that they can realize their profits.

TYPES OF DPOS

The most common DPO is known as a Small Corporate Offering Registration, or SCOR. The SEC provided this option to small businesses in 1982 through an amendment to federal securities law known as Regulation D, Rule 504. SCOR gives an exemption to private companies that raise no more than \$1 million in any 12-month period through the sale of stock. There are no restrictions on the number or types of investors; the securities can be freely traded. The SCOR process is easy enough for a small-business owner to complete with the assistance of a knowledgeable accountant and attorney. It is available in most states.

A related type of DPO is outlined in SEC Regulation D, Rule 505. This option enables a small business to sell up to \$5 million in stock during a 12-month period to an unlimited number of *accredited investors*. Accredited investors must be people or institutions of substantial means (\$1 million in assets for individuals, \$5 million for institutions). The business may sell stock to no more than thirty-five people or institutions who do not meet this test. The SEC's purpose in requiring such qualifications arises from the fact that "accredited" investors are presumed to be knowledgeable and sophisticated enough not to be taken in by a scam.

Another type of DPO is outlined in SEC Regulation A. This option is frequently referred to as a "mini public offering": it follows many of the same procedures as an IPO; the securities may also be freely traded. However, companies choosing this option may only offer up to \$5 million in securities in any 12-month period. Regulation A offerings are allowed to bypass federal SEC registration and instead are filed with the Small Business Office of the SEC.

Two further types of DPOs are available to businesses with less than \$25 million in annual revenues. A Small Business Type 1 (SB-1) offering enables a company to sell up to \$10 million in securities in a 12-month period and has simpler paperwork. A Small Business Type 2 (SB-2) filing enables a company to sell an unlimited amount of securities and has more difficult paperwork.

A final type of DPO is available through the SEC's intrastate filing exemption, Rule 147. This option allows companies to raise unlimited funds through the sale of securities as long as the stock is sold only in the primary state in which they do business. Both the company and all the investors must be residents of the same state. This exemption is intended to provide local businesses with a means of raising capital within their locale.

ONLINE DPOS

In the late 1990s, the Internet was touted as a way taking dot-coms public and selling their DPO stock on the Web. According to Jack A. Rosenbloom, writing in *Journal of Internet Law*, "During the boom, funding from venture capital was occurring at an astonishing rate, peaking at almost \$100 billion in 2000.... Businesses with nothing more than an idea and a half finished business plan were going public at astonishing rates, peaking at 1,017 IPOs filed in 2000.... Businesses simply did not see the need to conduct their own Internet DPOs when more established alternatives were so readily available." By 2003 the venture capital had dried up. In that year only 118 IPOs were filed. When IPOs are hard to get, so are DPOs.

In any case, the hangover after the dot-com collapse shows that the Internet is not an amplifier of information but rather a multiplier of it. To make a DPO stock offering visible on the Internet, the seller of stock must be assured of a high rate of traffic. If such traffic does not exist, the stock will still have low visibility.

BASIC OFFERING METHODS

When a small business is ready to consider a DPO and has enough time to devote to the process, it should begin by tallying the securities it can offer (investors may be interested in places at the board or other benefits to sweeten the deal) and preparing all financial statements for examination. A business beginning a DPO can expect to be audited, which means the books need to be extremely accurate and give a positive view of the company. The business's estimated dollar value should also be known, since this will determine the total number and price of the shares that will be offered. This and related information can be summarized in the private placement memorandum.

A private placement memorandum (PPM), also known as an offering memorandum and a private offering memorandum, is a document used when a company is trying to attract investors to a DPO. There are varying types of private placement memorandums depending on the type of DPO and the requirements for revealing financial aspects of the business. Basically, a PPM shows investors what they stand to gain or lose from investing in the business, and usually includes sections on risk factors, the use of the received funds, biographies of all the management, and the overall capitalization plan.

Small businesses interested in starting a DPO should also carefully inspect state laws for the states in which they intend to make the DPO available. For instance, Massachusetts has what is known as a "test the waters" exemption that allows a business first to solicit investors for indications of interest to see if going through the entire DPO process will be worthwhile. California and Texas also have certain exemptions for small businesses trying to raise a limited amount of capital, usually around \$1 million. There are also statewide "blue sky" laws that govern the process a business must legally go through in order to create DPOs. These laws differ from state to state, but can involve releasing certain financial records or inspections designed to find the merit in the business's offering (to avoid fraud). Blue sky laws may be repealed for certain small businesses by other federal laws, so carefully examining both state laws and exemptions is worthwhile.

CAUTIONS

Although DPOs can simplify the process of raising capital, there is no guarantee that an offering will be successful. Robert Lowes noted, writing in *Medical Electronics*, "In all types of DPOs, the companies usually declare a minimum amount needed to carry out the business plan. Seven of every ten SCORs fail to reach that target to 'break

escrow,' in the parlance." Small-business owners considering a DPO need to realize that there is hard work involved. In fact, the business may suffer during the offering period: management often lacks time both to promote the offering and run the company. For this reason, DPOs are most likely to be successful in companies that are not overly dependent on their top management and that have a sound business plan in place.

DPOs are also more likely to be successful for companies that have an established and loyal customer base. Customers are often the best potential investors. Companies initiating DPOs can advertise their stock to customers on product packaging, through mailing lists, with posted messages in offices or other facilities, or by making the prospectus available on an Internet site. "Experts suggest that any company gauge investor enthusiasm before launching a DPO because costs for attorneys, accountants, and marketing materials can add up," warned Carol Steinberg in *Success*.

Finally, companies can improve their chances for a successful DPO by availing themselves of expert securities advice. "Whether an offering is properly exempt from registration with the SEC is a matter for competent legal counsel and careful structuring of the offering," according to Gary D. Zeune and Timothy R. Baer. The fact that a DPO does not have to be registered with the SEC does not release a company from compliance with the antifraud provisions of U.S. securities laws. Potential investors must have ample, accurate information to make an informed decision about whether or not to buy stock in the company. Finally, securities laws vary by state, so it is important that small-business owners interested in pursuing a DPO consider the laws applicable to their companies.

SEE ALSO Initial Public Offerings.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Direct Public Offerings: Types of Offerings." Stason.org. 2009.

Available from: http://stason.org/TULARC/investing/public offerings IPO DPO/Direct Public Offering Types of Offerings. html.

Kinsella, Bridget. "How to Raise \$1 Million." *Publishers Weekly*. 2 May 2005.

Lowes, Robert L. "Try a Do It Yourself Public Offering." Medical Economics. 14 April 1997.

McLean, Bethany. "Direct Public Offerings: Cash for Low Profile Firms." FSB. 1 February 2000.

"Reed's Ginger Brew Announces Direct Public Offering." *Gourmet Retailer*. April 2003.

Rosenbloom, Jack A. "From Spring Street to Main Street: Will the Internet Direct Public Offering (DPO) Ever Catch On?" Journal of Internet Law. May 2004.

Steinberg, Carol. "The DPO Revolution: Direct Public Offerings Turn Customers into Investors." *Success.* March 1997.

"Stock Offerings in 2005." Crain's Detroit Business. 30 January 2006.

Watson, Kathy. "Raising Capital in a Direct Public Offering." Edward Lowe Foundation. Edward Lowe, 2002.

"What is a Private Placement Memorandum?" *PPMemo.com.* 2008. Available from: http://www.ppmemo.com/.

Zeune, Gary D., and Timothy R. Baer. "Floating a Stock Offering: New Buoyancy from the SEC." *Corporate Cashflow Magazine*. August 1993.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISABILITY INSURANCE

Disability insurance or disability income insurance (abbreviated DI in the industry), is designed to compensate the policy holder for income lost if the holder becomes disabled. DI usually also covers additional services such as rehabilitation. DI is available to individuals or groups, although group DI policies may have upper limits on their income protection provisions; sometimes it turns out to be difficult to realize a benefit under such policies because of elaborate and government-imposed review processes. Private DI policies were once available providing very high compensation replacement; insurance companies have changed their products since the 1990s in order to protect themselves against claims losses, but private policies can still be purchased with higher benefits than group policies.

Disability insurance is generally grouped into several categories. First there is a national insurance program offered by the U.S. government, which is mostly under the umbrella of Social Security and applies to all citizens who meet the basic criteria. Then there is employer disability insurance that covers disabilities related to events at the workplace and is offered by private companies. There is also worker's compensation, a more specific form of employer disability insurance that targets workers disabled by on-the-job injuries; it pays for medical expenses among other related costs. Lastly there is individual disability insurance, designed to protect self-employed and temporary workers.

Despite the various kinds of disability insurance offered, in 2009 the Social Security Administration estimated that approximately a third of employees will be in some way disabled before they retire, while a similar number, 36 percent of employees, have long-term disability insurance, which usually lasts 2 years at most. The low number of employees insured and the brief length of the policy term are a result of the costs involved in insuring employees and the nebulous definitions of some disabilities.

Protection against disability in the workplace takes several forms, some at the option of the employer, some provided under state or federal law: 1) most employees have legally mandated sick leave privileges; 2) many employers offer short-term disability (STD) insurance in addition;

private STD insurance is available but can be difficult to obtain; 3) worker's compensation programs are provided by state governments paid for through levies on employers; in most states the compensation is two-thirds of wages earned; other benefits (like retraining) may be provided; 4) Social Security disability insurance becomes available after an individual has been unable to work for a year; only those totally disabled are eligible; and payments begin six months after eligibility has been established; the amount paid, like Social Security itself, is based on past earnings but does not necessarily match them; 5) long-term disability (LTD) group plans are offered in about 40 percent of medium to large-sized companies, according to *Kiplinger's Personal Finance*, but this is not common among small businesses.

INDIVIDUAL DI

Individual disability insurance, according to Peter C. Katt, an industry advisor, writing in *Journal of Financial Planning*, ran into turbulent times in the late 1990s because of mistakes made in the 1980s. These problems are still affecting DI companies and those wishing to buy policies.

The DI industry developed insurance products for individuals with high income some of which was badly underpriced in the 1980s. These came to be known as "own occupation" policies in which a person was deemed to be totally disabled if he or she could not perform the duties of his or her "own occupation." Thus, using one of Katt's examples, an orthopedic surgeon unable to stand during long operations because of persistent back pain would be deemed "totally disabled" and entitled to collect up to 60 percent of his or her weekly compensation until retirement age even though this same person could easily, by switching to general practice, earn a very decent income if not at the peak level as a surgeon. Such policies became very popular with physicians, specialists, and lawyers. "DI companies fell all over themselves providing narrower definitions of such occupations." Claims experience later showed that the incidence of such narrowly defined disability was much higher than anticipated, the premiums charged too low to sustain the business, and therefore new DI policies were tailored with insurance company limits and profits in mind.

"Own occupation" coverage may be limited to some period of time after the disability. Thereafter an "any occupation" clause comes into effect. Thus, for instance, the surgeon in the above example who has difficulty standing for long periods is obliged to practice some other branch of medicine rather that sit back and collect high DI payments until age sixty-five.

Group Long-Term-Disability Packages. Group coverage generally replaces 40 to 60 percent of the insured person's

income, but usually only up to about \$5,000 a month. This compensation is fully taxable if the premium is paid by the employer, but the company is permitted to deduct the premium as a business expense. Group plans are relatively inexpensive but are designed to limit what is covered and to make benefits payable as predictable as possible for the insurance carrier. Definitions of disability are limited, any external income or benefits the claimant receives may be deducted from benefits, and certain conditions are excluded. The claimant's ability to sue the company must take place under the provisions of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA). As Mark F. Seltzer reported in *Physician's News Digest*, the law surrounding ERISA-managed appeals processes has come to favor the insurance carrier.

CONFLICTS

Insurance works most rationally in a real-life situation in which a *particular* claims event (e.g., a death) is very difficult to predict but the *aggregate* of such events can be projected statistically with fair precision. In such circumstances the insurance carrier can rationally calculate a reasonable premium which will ultimately pay the claimant what is contractually defined while permitting the carrier to have a profit. This can lead to some conflicts between the insurance company, with an eye on its own profits, and the businesses applying for group or individual coverage for a wide variety of situations.

There are also definitional problems. Inability to perform one's "own occupation" is contrasted to performing "any occupation." Some disabilities, such as chronic fatigue syndrome, may also be subjective and difficult to determine in a legal sense. On the private side, insurance carriers attempt to limit exposure by a combination of high premiums in private policies and delimited benefits in mass policies. On the public side, minimal protection is provided but only in cases of total disability, which is the Social Security disability outcome.

When considering DI policies, small businesses should note the time and legal costs involved in choosing a plan. Alternatives include aggressive savings plan employee benefits and internal contracts that provide limited income to an employee.

SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS AND BOES

While small businesses may be required to offer disability insurance in some areas and are free to pursue alternatives in others, DI typically pertains to employees, not employers themselves. However, small-business owners cover many areas of management and often have the most to lose by becoming disabled themselves. To avoid the issues this would create for the business, owners may choose to buy

Business Overhead Expense (BOE) insurance for themselves, a specific type of disability policy made for workers with their own business. BOE insurance is most popular among physicians who manage their own practices or business owners who wear many hats at their job.

BOE insurance can cover many different types of overhead expenses, including rent payments, employee salaries and benefits, utility bills, property taxes, and other costs incurred naturally in the process of running a business. The insurance can also cover other insurance premiums for malpractice, depreciation, interest payments, and various other fixed costs, depending on what the business owner feels is necessary.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Business Overhead Insurance." *Doctor Disability.* 2008. Available from: http://www.doctordisability.com/insurance/business over head expense/.
- "Disability Insurance and Women." WebMD. Available from: http://www.medicinenet.com. Retrieved 15 February 2006.
- "Do You Have Enough Disability Coverage?" *Kiplinger's Personal Finance*. 21 March 2003.
- Greenwald, Judy. "Insurers, Regulator Clash Over Disability; Policy Language at Center of Fight." *Business Insurance.* 12 December 2005.
- Katt, Peter. "Be Wise about Disability Insurance." *Journal of Financial Planning*. June 1997.
- Koco, Linda. "New DI Society Gets Under Way." National Underwriter Life & Health. 21 November 2005.
- Lynn, Jacquelyn. "What's the Damage?" Entrepreneur. July 2000.
- Mariski, William G. "Cultural Underwriting: A Revived Disability Pricing Concept?" *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 14 November 2005.
- "New Disability Rider on Life Insurance Policies Can Help Protect Small Business Owners from Financial Hardship." *Market Watch.* 23 November 2009. Available from: http://www.marketwatch.com/story/new disability rider on life insurance policies can help protect small business owners from financial hardship 2009 11 23.
- Panko, Ron. "Group Disability Plan to Help Small Employers." Best's Review. January 2006.
- "Read the Fine Print." Kiplinger's Personal Finance. 21 March 2003.
- Schneider, Larry. "Arthritis: Outcomes Vary in Disability Insurance Cases." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 14 November 2005.
- Seltzer, Mark F. "ERISA and Long Term Disability Claims." Physician's News Digest. November 2003.
- Shilling, Dana. Complete Guide to Human Resources and the Law, 2010 Edition. New York: Aspen Publishers, 2009.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISASTER ASSISTANCE LOANS

Disaster assistance loans are utilized by businesses to recover from disasters such as floods, fires, earthquakes, and tornadoes, that damage one or more aspects of their operations, from physical structure to inventory to lost business. Of course, adequate insurance policies offer the best protection for small-business owners, but many businesses do not maintain adequate coverage. Small businesses are particularly reliant on disaster loans since they cannot draw on the corporate coffers to which larger firms often turn. Some small-business owners solicit loans from banks and other lending institutions in the wake of a natural disaster, but many others turn to loan programs offered by the Small Business Administration (SBA) and other federal agencies. Indeed, the SBA is a primary source of funding for businesses seeking to rebuild after a disaster strikes.

Any business that qualifies under SBA definitions as a small business, is located in a major disaster area, and has suffered damage as a consequence of that disaster may apply for assistance. The assistance is earmarked in two ways. First, as help to repair or replace damaged property. Second, as help to meet those financial obligations that it would have been able to honor had a disaster not taken place. The SBA maintains separate programs for each of these eventualities. The agency notes, however, that qualification for an SBA disaster relief loan is not a given. "The SBA disaster relief program is not an immediate emergency relief program such as Red Cross assistance, temporary housing assistance, etc.," according to the agency. "It is a loan program to help you in your long-term rebuilding and repairing. To make a loan, we have to know the cost of repairing the damage, be satisfied that you can repay the loan, and take reasonable safeguards to help make sure the loan is paid."

PHYSICAL DISASTER BUSINESS LOANS

The SBA makes physical disaster loans of up to \$1.5 million to qualified businesses, provided that the businesses use this money for the repair or replacement of real property, equipment, machinery, fixtures, inventory, and leasehold improvements. This property may have been insured or uninsured prior to the disaster. "In addition," noted the SBA, "disaster loans to repair or replace real property or leasehold improvements may be increased by as much as 20 percent to protect the damaged real property against possible future disasters of the same type." This latter allowance can be particularly attractive to victims of natural disasters that tend to occur on a cyclical basis. Finally, some businesses can use this money to relocate, although the SBA cautions business owners not to commit formally to such plans before gaining loan approval. The SBA points out that the disaster loan is "made for specific and designated purposes. Remember that the penalty for misusing disaster funds is immediate repayment

of one and a half times the original amount of the loan. The SBA requires that you obtain receipts and maintain good records of all loan expenditures as your restore your damaged property, and that you keep these receipts and records for three years."

There are also several other types of disaster-related loans that certain small businesses can apply for in the case of emergencies or damages. Economic injury disaster loans, for instance, give capital so that certain companies can continue their business in the wake of a disaster at the same level they operated at before the disaster. There are also farm emergency loans for food producers to recover from particular kinds of disasters that may affect farmland more than other areas, and tax relief assistance that gives businesses extra time to file their taxes during disaster recovery.

There are also a number of more specific loans that govern specific disasters or the reparation of certain types of property. Home and property loans govern assistance for permanent rebuilding or replacement of business property. Military reservist economic injury disaster loans fund certain businesses that lose employees because of military call-ups for those on active duty.

Applications for these loans require the business to file a variety of financial and other records, including an itemized list of losses (with estimated replacement/repair cost), federal income tax information, history of the business, personal financial statements, and business financial statements. Whereas loans of less than \$10,000 require no collateral, loans of amounts greater than that require the pledging of collateral to the extent that it is available. The SBA notes that while it will not decline a loan solely for lack of collateral, it does require businesses to pledge collateral when it is available.

Interest rates on physical disaster loans vary, depending on whether the applicant is able to obtain credit with other financial institutions. In instances where the business is not able to obtain credit elsewhere, U.S. law sets a maximum interest rate of 4 percent per year on these loans, with a maximum maturity of 30 years. Businesses that would be able to secure credit elsewhere, however, do not get quite so advantageous terms. For these latter enterprises, the interest rate is either 8 percent or whatever is being charged in the private sector at the time, whichever is less. The maturity of these loans cannot exceed 3 years. Nonprofit organizations can secure better interest rates and maturity terms through the SBA than can for-profit businesses.

ECONOMIC INJURY DISASTER LOANS

The EIDL loan program is available to small business and small agricultural cooperatives that have suffered substantial economic injury resulting from a physical disaster or an agricultural production disaster. The SBA defines "substantial economic injury" as "the inability of a business to meet

its obligations as they mature and to pay its ordinary and necessary operating expenses." In essence, it gives companies an opportunity to catch their breath in the wake of a disaster.

EIDL assistance is available only to those entities that are unable to secure credit from other private sources (banks, etc.). It is used less often than the physical disaster loan option for several other reasons as well:

- 1. The SBA limits its total assistance to any one company to \$1.5 million, no matter how many programs are utilized. This means that a business that secures a \$1.5 million loan for facility repair through the SBA's physical disaster business loan is not eligible for any funds through EIDL.
- The SBA puts limitations on how EIDL funds can be used. For instance, these funds cannot be used to pay cash bonuses or dividends, or for disbursements to owners, partners, officers, or stockholders who are not directly related to the performance of services for the business.
- Finally, EIDL loans do not give the borrower any leeway in the realms of relocation or physical improvements, both of which are sometimes possible through the SBA's physical disaster loan program.

In many other respects, however determination of interest rates, penalties for misuse of funds, use of collateral, procedures for securing a loan the procedures for EIDLs are largely the same as those for physical disaster business loans.

SBA LOANS AND FLOOD INSURANCE

According to the SBA, if damage is caused by flooding, or the business is in a special flood hazard area, the business seeking the SBA loan must have flood insurance before the agency will disburse the loan. If the business was legally required to maintain flood insurance but did not, then the SBA will not grant a disaster loan.

SMALL BUSINESS DISASTER READINESS AND REFORM ACT OF 2009

The Small Business Disaster Readiness and Reform Act of 2009 is a piece of legislation being reviewed in 2010 by the U.S. Senate after being passed by the House of Representatives in 2009. This act makes several changes to the way the SBA governs and offers disaster assistance-based loans.

Among other amendments, the Act prohibits the SBA from requiring small-business owners to use their homes as collateral for certain loans, and increases the disaster loan limit up to \$3 million, from \$2 million. It also separates loans below or equal to \$150,000, those between \$150,000 and \$500,000, and those more than \$500,000 into separate

categories with their own requirements. The Act allows the SBA to make grants up to \$100,000 to businesses that do not meet the requirements for loans. The Act would also require the SBA to develop more complete disaster preparedness and restoration plans for different sectors of the United States based on need and natural climate cycles.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Disaster Assistance." *Business.gov.* 2009. Available from: http://www.business.gov/expand/emergency preparedness/disaster assistance.html.
- "H.R.3743 Small Business Disaster Readiness and Reform Act of 2009." *OpenCongress*. 2009. Available from: http://www.opencongress.org/bill/111 h3743/show.
- "Locate and Apply for Disaster Relief." Disaster Assistance.gov. 2009. Available from: http://www.disasterassistance.gov/daipen.portal? nfpb=true & pageLabel=gbcc page home& nfls=false.
- National Aeronautics and Space Administration. "2005: A Hurricane Season 'On Edge'." National Aeronautics and Space Administration. Available from: http://www.nasa.gov/ vision/earth/lookingatearth/2005hurricane recap.html. Retrieved 14 February 2006.
- "SBA Assistance Tops \$1.5 Billion." Mississippi Business Journal. 2 January 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Economic Injury Disaster Loans for Small Business" U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/disaster recov/loaninfo/phydisaster.html. Retrieved 14 February 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Home and Personal Property Disaster Loans." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/disaster recov/loaninfo/property. html. Retrieved 14 February 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Physical Disaster Business Loans." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/disaster_recov/loaninfo/phydisaster.html. Retrieved 14 February 2006.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "SBA Approves Over \$1 Billion in Disaster Loans to Businesses Affected by 2005 Hurricanes."
 U.S. Small Business Administration. 13 February 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISASTER PLANNING

Small-business owners are strongly encouraged to make contingency plans for responding to and recovering from disasters that may befall them. Analysts note that disasters whether they take the form of floods, corporate espionage, fires, or power outages can have a devastating impact on a business's viability. Business experts also insist that the importance of a good disaster and recovery plan has never been as acute as it is today. In large part this is because so many businesses rely on vulnerable technology (communication networks, management information systems, process

control systems, etc.) to execute fundamental business operations.

Yet as Alan M. Levitt reported in Disaster Planning and Recovery, "various studies and surveys instruct us that most organizations have not established a comprehensive strategy for disaster planning and recovery. The percentage of organizations that lack any semblance of a plan is, simply put, frighteningly large." Levitt also noted that many disaster contingency plans that do exist are "applicable only to certain specific business processes (put another way, it is designed only to rescue specific bits and pieces of the business, not to save the entire organization!)." Many other companies' disaster planning policies, meanwhile, seem to consist only of disaster insurance. Such coverage is valuable, but it is only of limited usefulness. Indeed, Kenneth N. Myers, author of Total Contingency Planning for Disasters, described disaster insurance as only one element of a comprehensive disaster contingency plan. "The role of insurance in protecting against loss of physical assets, such as buildings and equipment, is clear," wrote Myers. "However, using insurance policies to protect against the loss of cash flow, the ability to service customers, or the ability to maintain market share is often not practical.... The primary function of business insurance is to provide a hedge against loss or damage. A disaster recovery and business continuation plan, however, has three objectives: 1) Prevent disasters from happening; 2) Provide an organized response to a disaster situation; 3) Ensure business continuity until normal business operations can be resumed."

It is essential, then, that small businesses take the time and effort to construct comprehensive disaster and recovery plans if they hope to weather unwelcome interruptions in business operations in good financial and market condition.

CREATING A DISASTER AND RECOVERY PLAN

"It is not easy to recognize the hundreds of hazards or perils that can lead to an unexpected loss," wrote Susan Anastasio in the SBA's *Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide.* "For example, unless you have experienced a fire, you may not realize how extensive fire losses can be. Damage to the building and its contents are obvious, but you should also consider: smoke and water damage; damage to employees' personal property and to others' property (for example, data-processing equipment you lease or customers' property left with you for inspection or repair) left on the premises; the amount of business you will lose during the time it takes to return your business to normal; and the potential permanent loss of customers to competitors."

Of course, many other types of disasters can strike a business as well, ranging from those triggered by natural events such as floods, tornadoes, earthquakes, or hurricanes, to those that come about as a result of localized environmental problems, like water main breaks, workforce strikes, power outages, hazardous materials spills, explosions, and major transportation mishaps (aircraft crash, train derailment, etc.). In addition, damage that is the direct result of premeditated human actions such as vandalism, sabotage, and arson can also be classified as a disaster.

The first step in creating a strategy (or reviewing existing contingency plans) to protect a company from these and other events is to move forward in creating a plan. Small-business owners need to make sure that they devote adequate resources to disaster preparedness and recovery planning before beginning the process. Once a business's leadership has decided to invest the necessary time and effort into the creation of a good disaster preparedness and recovery plan, it can proceed with the following steps:

Determining Vulnerabilities. "Begin the process of identifying exposures by taking a close look at each of your business operations and asking yourself what could cause a loss," counseled Anastasio. "If there are dozens of exposures you may find dozens of answers.... Many business owners use a risk analysis questionnaire or survey, available from insurance agents, as a checklist." These questionnaires will typically address the business's vulnerability to losses in the areas of property, business interruption, liability, and key personnel, among others.

Obviously, this component of disaster preparedness planning often referred to as risk management needs to be comprehensive, covering all aspects of business operations, including telecommunications, computer systems, infrastructure, equipment, and the facility itself.

Gathering Information. Businesses should make an extra effort to solicit the opinions of all functional areas when putting together a disaster and recovery plan. Facility management may be most knowledgeable when it comes to the vulnerabilities of computer systems and offices, but other areas can often provide helpful information about the aspects of the business that most need protection or fallback plans so that the business can continue to operate in the case of a disaster.

Reconciling Findings with Principle Objectives. All businesses should be concerned with meeting certain fundamental goals of disaster prevention, safety, and fiscal well-being when working on contingency plans. Analysts offer largely similar assessments of priorities in this regard, although minor differences in nuance and emphasis are inevitable, depending on the industry, the size of the business, and the viewpoint of the analyst. Most experts agree, however, that the primary objectives of a good disaster response plan should include:

- Preventing disasters from occurring whenever possible (through use of annual reviews, disaster prevention devices such as fire detectors and alarm systems, and physical access control procedures).
- · Containing disasters when they do occur.
- Protecting the lives, safety, and health of employers and customers.
- Protecting property and assets.
- Establishing priorities for utilization of internal resources (such as manpower, talent, and materials).
- Providing an organized response to a disaster.
- Minimizing risk exposure and financial loss (disruptions to cash flow as a result of canceled orders, etc.) through alternate procedures and practices.
- Prevent a significant long-term loss of market share.

Disaster response strategies will vary from business to business, but they should all be structured in ways that will best ensure that essential business functions can be maintained until operations can return to normal.

Businesses will also need to create separate plans for evacuating and for staying in the same place. Evacuations will need to remove employees to a safe location, while shelter-in-place plans will need to encompass protection for all on-site employees waiting for help to arrive.

Communication of Plan. Disaster contingency plans should be widely disseminated throughout the company. All employees should be cognizant of the business's basic disaster plan, but this is particularly important for managers, who are often called upon to make important operational decisions in the aftermath of crisis events.

Recovery. This final stage of contingency planning is concerned with returning the business to its predisaster competitive position (or at least returning it as close to the position as is possible) and normal business operations in the event that a crisis event does take place.

SPECIFIC DISASTER ADVICE

Fires are the most common disaster to strike businesses in America. To ensure that businesses are prepared for fires, business owners should have their properties regularly inspected for fire safety, and smoke detectors and fire extinguishers should be placed in appropriate areas. Owners should also put into place a plan for warning all employees about a fire and alerting the fire department.

If the business is in an area where tornados are a seasonal concern, the business should assign one employee to keep track of weather forecasts so that any tornado alerts will be quickly noted. A plan should be made for employees to gather in a specific safe location, such as a bathroom, basement, or short hallway. Blankets should be kept in a shelter area in case employees need to stay there for an extended period of time.

When it comes to hurricanes, warnings are often widely broadcast ahead of time. Owners and managers should let employees know whether they need to come to work, and where they should look for more information after the storm is over. Vehicles and movable property should be relocated to a safer position, and vulnerable parts of business property should be properly protected. Utilities should be turned off for the duration of the storm.

If the business may be in danger of flood damage, the owner should decide whether to include flood insurance in the total insurance cost of the business. Valuable electronics should be kept off the floor by several feet to help protect them in case of a flood, and a plan should be in place to remove important documents during a flood watch. Owners may also want to install damage prevention measures such as a backflow valve to prevent sewage backup.

Employees should be prepared for earthquakes with knowledge of the best places to seek shelter. Natural gas and water lines should be equipped with flexible connections and emergency valves so that they cannot cause extensive damage if they are broken during in an earthquake. Doors and file cabinets should have latches with manual releases.

DATA PLANS

One of the most frequent disasters to befall small businesses is data loss. While data loss does not threaten employees and is not considered a natural disaster, it can be devastating to a small business, especially one that relies heavily on electronic information.

To prepare for data disasters, small businesses should formulate specific backup plans to protect their data regularly, whether online or by other means. An employee should be designated for managing these backups, or a third-party provider should be hired. The business should also be familiar with the recovery process so that data recovery can progress smoothly if information is lost.

SEE ALSO Crisis Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Arend, Mark. "Time to Dust Off Your Contingency Plan." ABA Banking Journal. February 1994.

Brunetto, Guy, and Norman L. Harris. "Disaster Recovery." Strategic Finance. March 2001.

"Dealing with Disasters Takes Careful Planning Ahead of Time." Building Design & Construction. September 1996. Federal Emergency Management Agency. "Protect Your Investment." *Ready Business.* 2010. Available from: http://www.ready.gov/business/protect/index.html.

Head, George L., and Stephen Horn II. Essentials of Risk Management. 2d ed. Malvern, Pa.: Insurance Institute of America, 1991.

Karpiloff, Douglas G. "When Disaster Strikes ... How to Manage a Successful Comeback." Site Selection. August/September 1997.

Levitt, Alan M. Disaster Planning and Recovery: A Guide for Facility Professionals. New York: Wiley, 1997.

Mansdorf, Zack. "Emergency Response and Disaster Planning." Occupational Hazards. May 2000.

Murphy, Todd P. "Surviving Katrina with a Lot of Help." American Banker. 20 January 2006.

Myers, Kenneth N. *Total Contingency Planning for Disasters*. New York: Wiley, 1993.

Strouse, Karen G. "What If Your Office Vanishes? Practical Advice on What to Do if Disaster Strikes." *Industry Week.* 3 July 1995.

Tynan, Dan. "When IT Disasters Really Strike You Can't Be Blamed for Acts of God. At Least Not if You've Got Robust Disaster Recovery Plans in Place." *InfoWorld.* 30 January 2006.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Expect the Unexpected." U.S. Small Business Administration. 2007. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba home page/serv disprep planningguide.pdf.

Walzer, Jennifer. "Disaster Recovery." New York Times Small Business Guide. 9 September 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/10/business/smallbusiness/10disaster.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISCOUNT SALES

Discounts are reductions of the regular price of a product or service in order to obtain or increase sales. These discounts also commonly referred to as "sales" or markdowns are utilized in a wide range of industries by both retailers and manufacturers. The merits of discount pricing, however, have been a subject of considerable debate as analysts argue about their effects on short-term sales, longer term profits, brand loyalty, and total supply chain costs for retailers and manufacturers.

RETAILER AND MANUFACTURER VIEWS OF DISCOUNTING

Discounts are a staple of business strategy for many retail firms. As Tom Hartley noted in *Business First of Buffalo*, sales remain "the fuel that drives the retail engine." He cited the views of several retail experts who flatly insist that sales promotions are integral to most retailers' success. "The name of the game is promotion," one expert told Hartley. "Sales are the only way to drive the business and retailers have to have them, even if they seem to be going on

all the time. Discounting in America has been built into the retail cycle. It is no longer a big deal."

Business consultants cite several considerations that small retailers should weigh when putting together their overall marketing strategy. For example, retailers should beware of overuse. According to many economists and business owners, discount periods increase sales volume but also deepen sales troughs between sales. Other analysts contend that frequent sales tend to numb customer response over time; Hartley pointed out that "many retail experts think consumer have become less trustful of retailers who[m] they see running weekly sales, or marking up items so high that they make a profit even after slashing prices 20, 30, or 50 percent."

In addition, retailers should study historic customer response, inventory levels, competitor pricing, seasonal cycles, and other factors in determining the level of discount. Some businesses are able dramatically to increase sales volume through discounts of 20 percent or less, which in many instances enables them to maintain a decent profit margin on sales. Other businesses may have to offer discounts of 40-50 percent (because of seasonal considerations, industry trends, etc.) in order to see meaningful increases in traffic. Of course, some retailers employ a price philosophy that emphasizes everyday low prices in the hopes that the increased volume will make up for the small profit margin achieved on individual sales.

Manufacturers, meanwhile, should be very careful in establishing discounts for their goods. Studies have indicated that price promotions offered by manufacturers often set a dangerous precedent; they condition customers to make purchases based on price rather than brand loyalty. "Over the long term," claimed Management Today contributor Alan Mitchell, " [discount pricing initiatives] do precious little to improve base-line sales, increase the incidence of repeat buying or attract new customers. They do, however, undermine other marketing initiatives by sensitizing consumers to price." A top manufacturing executive agreed with this analysis, noting that manufacturers "are actually training consumers to hunt around, to look for high-value offers. We're either encouraging them to shop up heavily when the offer appears and distort the supply chain, or we're really annoying them if they miss the offer because it's just stopped. Net, we're undermining their loyalty." Finally, ill-considered discount sales can lead to price wars with other competitors and can tarnish the image of the brand in question.

There are other drawbacks often associated with discount sales as well, and these can quickly get an unsuspecting small-business owner in serious trouble. *Sales & Marketing Management* contributor Minda Zetlin noted, for example, that "discounts have a way of taking on a life of their own." Indeed, the customer that receives a 15 percent discount for one purchase may well feel entitled to an

identical or even greater discount the following year. Moreover, news of a discount extended to one client is often difficult to keep under wraps, and when one client finds out that his deal is not as good as the one that another client is getting, he is apt to react in ways that are not good for business. "What happens is customers talk," one executive told Zetlin. "You get a call from Fred, who thought he was getting your best deal, and found out last night at the bar that he isn't and is now unhappy with you." One way for small businesses to minimize the likelihood of running into such complications, say experts, is to make sure that they adhere to a uniform set of discount rules. Of course, some small-business owners have to give customers different deals as part of their efforts to establish and grow their enterprises. Nonetheless, as one businessman recounted to Sales & Marketing Management, "[with] indiscriminant discounting...you wind up giving different deals to different customers based on their negotiating ability rather than some more rational technique."

DISCOUNT SALES AND THE COMPANY SALES FORCE

Many businesses utilize sales representatives to deal with customers and close deals. But whereas sales personnel employed by retail outlets typically do not have the power to offer discounts, many representatives in the manufacturing and service sectors are provided with some leeway in this area. Both existing and prospective customers are well aware of this state of affairs. Small-business owners, then, need to pay extra attention to this reality as they build their sales force. For as business experts in all industry areas will attest, many sales representatives are so eager to secure a sale and thus a commission that they will offer a discount on a sale at the first hint of a price objection. "Salespeople offer discounts too quickly because they get flustered and fear losing a deal, or because it's easier than making the customer understand why this product is worth more," wrote Zetlin.

To head off scenarios in which salespeople might unnecessarily fritter away profits on a sale with an unnecessary discount offer, business consultants and successful salespeople recommend that entrepreneurs consider the following:

- 1. Informed salespeople are formidable salespeople. Many requests for discounts are based on ignorance (feigned or not) of the difference between a company's goods and services and those of the competition, which may be dangling a lower price. The challenge for the small-business owner is to make sure that sales representatives can talk about nonprice benefits authoritatively.
- Knowledge of client issues. Knowledge includes not only representative awareness of his or her employer's circumstances (inventory, profit margin, etc.),

but also an understanding of the challenges facing current and potential customers. By taking a proactive approach that seeks out answers to customer hopes, strategies, and concerns, many representatives can head off attempts to secure a discount by highlighting customer service advantages that they can secure through the company. In addition, small-business owners who are knowledgeable about key customers are better able to offer discounts that ultimately benefit their companies. For example, offering a small discount can be a good way to curry favor with a client that is on the verge of significant growth.

- 3. Provide guidelines and training to sales staff. Sales personnel should be provided with firm guidelines regarding their authority to negotiate discount prices to customers. Moreover, many business experts counsel entrepreneurs who often serve as their own sales representatives, especially during a business's formative years and their sales staff to receive training in negotiation tactics so that they can better differentiate between customers who truly are unhappy with the price and those who are merely angling for a discount.
- 4. Recognize industry dynamics. Some industries allow participants to adhere to set price guidelines fairly closely, while others whether because of intense competition, economic problems experienced by target markets, or some other factor may have to be considerably more flexible in providing discount sales to clients.
- Talk to the right personnel. Negotiations over price can vary considerably, depending on the personnel that are involved on the customer's side of the table.
- 6. Set a firm plan for the discount. The ideal small-business discount should be short and to the point. If discounts last too long, the business will drive its own value proposition down. The ideal discount is well advertised and lasts anywhere from a day to a week at the longest. Discounts should always be used to further a specific company goal or objective, such as increasing market share among a certain demographic or improving the brand image in a specific way. Discounting only for a nebulous increase in sales is often ineffective.
- 7. Know when to look elsewhere for business. Some customers simply will not agree to terms without unreasonable discounts that cut too great a swath into the business's profit margin (or obliterate it altogether). In such instances, it is usually better to move on in search of other customers rather than continually butt heads with a single client.

- 8. Try to balance out the discounts with cutbacks in other areas so there is not a net loss. Many small businesses cut back marketing efforts in order to afford discounts. Online marketing and event planning can often lower marketing budgets and create room for more robust discounting practices in the short term.
- Businesses should also be aware of any state or federal laws applying to discounts. Usually there are compliance guidelines for fulfilling specific details of the discount, especially in online or broadcast mediums.

ALTERNATIVES TO TRADITIONAL DISCOUNT STRUCTURES

In addition to traditional discounts, wherein individual goods or services are offered at a given percentage below the original asking price, small-business owners also have the option of instituting several different discounting variations, such as "earned" discounts, early-payment discounts, and multibuy promotions.

"Earned" Discounts. Some companies offer their customers discounts if they meet certain requirements. Under this scenario, customers that agree to make large purchases, provide repeat business, or sign multiyear contracts are in essence rewarded for their business by receiving a discount on the price of the goods or services they have purchased.

Early-Payment Discounts. Some small- business owners offer discounts to customers who pay promptly (within 10 days is a common stipulation). Small businesses that do this are often relatively new firms that are operating under tight financial constraints. Unlike established business owners, who may have a financial cushion from which to draw to meet various business and personal obligations, entrepreneurs are often in greater need of securing prompt payment from customers. An early-payment discount provides customers with an incentive to make payment quickly. Businesses that utilize this discount option range from manufacturers to freelance writers.

Business consultants warn, however, that some customers may abuse this option by taking the early-payment discount, only to pay off the bill after the discount period has ended. Christopher Caggiano noted in *Inc.* that small-business owners can institute a couple of different policies that can curb such abuses. One device that entrepreneurs can use is to make it clear that the early-payment discount will be offered only if collection can be made in person by the entrepreneur himself or a member of his staff. Another option is to charge customers for the difference on the next invoice that they submit. In most cases, the customer will

pay the amount without complaint since it did not meet the previously agreed-upon terms.

Multibuy Promotions. Multibuy promotions are an increasingly popular alternative to the standard discount pricing strategies, especially for retailers. Rather than knock 25 percent off the price of a product, some companies are choosing to offer "buy one, get one free" or "buy three for the price of two" promotions to consumers. This strategy is driven by statistics that indicate that such promotions are often so succesful that the volume of sales outweighs the cost of the discount given. Business observers point out that many multibuy promotions are made economical by the hidden savings that can be realized through them. "Supermarkets now have computer systems which recognize a second or third pack and automatically adjust the bill at the till, thereby eliminating most of the administrative hassle," wrote Alan Mitchell in Management Today.. "Since the goods being promoted come in standard packs, many of the design, manufacturing, and transportation costs associated with other types of promotional offers are lowered."

Additional Discounts. There are many ways a small business can offer subtle discounts to customers without dropping the price outright or jeopardizing its value proposition. The more creative a business is in planning discount opportunities, the better chance it has of reaching consumers outside its traditional marketing range. Small businesses are usually able to appeal to their customers more easily through direct or loyalty discounts, a branch of customer service that smaller companies can manage more easily because of personal contact with regular customers.

Other businesses also have the option of offering special deals like free shipping instead of specific price discounts. Free shipping or free set up services allow businesses to offer incentives without affecting their bottom line so dramatically, and many consumers are more attracted by the idea of free services than by a slight decrease in price, even if the loss to the company is the same.

Small businesses can also choose to be even more careful in their discount practices and lower prices without ever announcing a discount. For instance, a clothing store can subtly move to an inventory of items that cost, on average, \$20 or \$50 less, lowering the prices of the goods in the store without enforcing any kind of discount. Other companies have the ability to shift focus from new items to used items for a time, which can give the appearance of offering better deals without resorting to marking down items. Sometimes, discounts are as simple as adjusting services or supplies so that the overall price can be dropped without jeopardizing company profits.

SEE ALSO Rebates.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Caggiano, Christopher. "Customers Take Our Early Payment Discount But Pay Late." Inc.. October 1997.
- Coleman, Calmetta. "The Evolution of Gift Giving: Deep Discounts Help to Draw Wary Shoppers." Wall Street Journal. 27 November 2000.
- Farber, Barry J. "The High Cost of Discounting." Sales & Marketing Management. November 1996.
- Federal Trade Commission. "The CAN SPAM Act: A Compliance Guide for Business." Federal Trade Commission. September 2009.
- Field, Anne. "Even in Recession, Some Small Businesses Grow." New York Times. 24 November 2009.
- Hartley, Tom. "You Always Hear the Word 'Sale' But Does It Work?" *Business First of Buffalo*. 23 March 1992.
- Marn, M. V., and R. L. Rosiello. "Managing Price, Gaining Profit." Harvard Business Review. September October 1992.
- McKee, Steve. "How to Discount If You Insist." *Business Week*. 14 August 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/aug2009/sb20090814 425078.htm.
- Mitchell, Alan. "Multibuys that Wash." *Management Today*. May 1996.
- Peppers, Don, and Martha Rogers. "Avoid Price Dilution By Making Yourself Valuable to Loyal Customers." *Business Marketing*. December 1997.
- Rasmussen, Erika. "Leading Edge: The Pitfalls of Price Cutting." Sales & Marketing Management. May 1997.
- Walker, Bruce J. A Pricing Checklist for Small Retailers. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.
- Zetlin, Minda. "Kicking the Discount Habit: Teach Your Salespeople to Stop Leaving Money on the Table." Sales & Marketing Management. May 1994.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISCOUNTED CASH FLOW

Discounted Cash Flow (DCF) analysis is a technique for determining what a business is worth *today* in light of its cash yields in the *future*. It is routinely used by people buying a business. It is based on *cash flow* because future flow of cash from the business will be added up. It is called *discounted* cash flow because in commercial thinking \$100 in pocket now is worth more than \$100 in a person' pocket a year from now. Why? A person can, at minimum, put \$100 in the bank and it will earn some interest, say 4 percent. A year from now it will be worth \$104. Therefore, looked at the other way, \$100 received a year from now is worth only \$96.15 today if the discount rate is 4 percent $(96.15 \times 1.04 = 100)$. If current cash could earn 10 percent interest, the future \$100 would be worth only \$90.9 in today's valuation.

CALCULATING DCF

The elements of DCF therefore are: 1) the period of time to be used for evaluation, say a business life of 10 years; 2) the flows of cash that will occur every year in that business; and 3) an internal discount rate or, put another way, what the money could earn if invested in something else of equivalent risk. What is really important in DCF is assessing the business and accurately predicting what flows of cash it will yield.

Investors may also use the DCF method to value stock options for large companies. While small businesses may struggle to produce a strong DCF value, large companies can be overinflated because of market conditions and trade stock on a level that their DCF analysis does not support. Investors compare DCF value and current market capitalization to see how well large companies are performing. If their market capitalization numbers are higher than their DCF value, their stock price is inflated, which could be a danger sign farther down the road.

Obtaining the annual cash flow to be discounted is done as follows:

- Start with Net Income After Tax.
- Add Depreciation for the year (because depreciation is not a cash cost).
- Deduct Change in working capital from the previous year. This change may actually be negative, in which case this operation will add to cash. In a growing operation it will be positive and so will require cash.
- Deduct Capital expenditures.

Working capital is current assets less current liabilities. Unless the DCF is very detailed, the usual items included are the "biggies," receivables and inventories on the asset side and payables on the liabilities side, only changes being counted. If receivables were \$100,000 at the beginning of the year and \$130,000 at the end, \$30,000 is the change. If inventories decreased from \$40,000 to \$35,000, the change is \$-\$5,000 for a net change in assets of \$25,000. Assume payables went from \$80,000 to \$110,000. The change in liabilities then is \$30,000. Change in assets less liabilities is therefore \$-\$5,000. This amount is deducted, from net income after tax, but deducting a negative causes it to be added. In effect the situation in this case means that the *cash* position of the business has improved. Finally capital expenditures, a flat drain on cash, are deducted.

These estimates of the cash flow are repeated for every year of the forecast period, in this case a 10-year cycle. To derive the crucial starting number, net income after tax, the analyst must, of course, project sales and costs assuming some reasonable growth rate for the operation usually based on the target company's history. He or she must derive necessary inventory levels to support projected

sales and also calculate additions to capital based on capacity at the beginning of the period.

Most DCFs end by assuming that at the end of the cycle the company will be sold again at some conservative multiple of its after-tax earnings. This number is then plugged in as a "residual value" for the eleventh year.

Next, and crucially, the analyst must determine what discount rate to use. Suppose the prospective buyer of the company enjoys a net return on its own, current investments in its own business of 16.7 percent. It may use that rate as a minimum or as an acceptable average return.

Many investor groups use calculations that factor in additional discounts based on the business itself. These include discounts for the risk of taking on a small business, discounts for lack of liquidity, and other types of discounts that pertain to the risks of buying another company. These discounts change based on general business solvency and the state of the business in question.

Now, with the annual cash flows neatly keyed into a spreadsheet down a column, each row representing a year and the eleventh year carrying the "resale residual," application of a discount formula can be applied. The formula for each row is quite simple:

$$PV = FV \times (1 + dr) ^-n.$$

In this formula, PV stands for present value, namely right now, in the year of analysis. FV is the cash projected for one of the years in the future. dr is the discount rate. The 16.7 percent would be entered as .167. The caret symbol stands for exponentiation; n is the number of years; the negative n is the negative value of the year. Thus year 1 is -1, year 2 is -2 and so on.

Let us assume that the years begin with 2007 and that these years are in column A, beginning on row 5 of the spreadsheet. The cash flows are in column B, also beginning on row 5. Then, the formula in column C, row 5, will read:

Replicating this formula down to the last row, row 15 (which will start with 2017 and will hold the residual), will automatically transform the projected cash flows into their discounted equivalents. Simply adding them up will result in the discounted cash flow value of the business. Assume that the cash flows in column B are (with 1,000s suppressed) 135, 137, 138, 142, 145, 150, 150, 170, 169, 175 and the last, the residual, is 675, the discounting formula will produce the values 116, 101, 87, 77, 67, 59, 51, 41, 42, 37, and, finally, 123. These values will add to 809. In actual cash, as projected, the business will generate \$2,186,000, the sum of the first set of numbers. But by discounting using the 16.7 rate, that value, *today*, is worth \$809,000. Thus if the asking price is at or below that value, the deal is good. If it is higher, the prospective buyer should probably pass.

OTHER ISSUES

Discounted cash flow analysis is almost always applied when a company is thinking of purchasing another. As shown above, the technique is ultimately simple enough if applied with care. An ordinary spreadsheet is enough to do the job. But the primary application goes beyond the use of a math formula.

As David Harrison pointed out in *Strategic Finance*, "The simplicity of a DCF valuation is probably what contributes most to underestimating the time required for valuation jobs in the first place. Think about it it isn't the DCF calculations that require any time; they run in an instant. But the DCF is only as good as its inputs, so that old adage, 'you are what you eat;' couldn't be truer with respect to DCF. Good estimates yield good valuations; bad estimateswell, you know the rest. How do we get a reasonable range of estimates for our discounted cash flow? Therein lies the problem the gremlin that eats away our time, drives us crazy, and makes us feel like plodding amateurs."

DCF, in other words, greatly depends on many much fuzzier issues, the most uncertain of which is how the future will treat the business we are thinking of buying. Here, as always, a thorough knowledge of the industry, conservative assumptions, due diligence in looking at the business in detail, especially visits with its clients and suppliers, and also a certain humility on the buyer's part are of crucial importance. Many owners have great confidence in their own abilities and a low estimate of the seller's. That should be a much bigger red flag than a lackluster DCF number.

In order accurately to gauge a business's value, other methods may be used. The Earnings Capitalization (EC) method is very common, since it allows the investor to account for past earnings when projecting future values, providing a standard by which to predict business success. Ideally, both EC and DCF values should be very close, but this depends on the type of growth the business has experienced and the assumptions about its future profits.

APPLICATIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESS

Small businesses are not likely to use DCF evaluations in order to examine other companies to see if they are worth investing in or buying. It is much more likely like a small business will be subject to a DCF evaluation by a much larger organization. However, there are two ways in which the DCF method can be useful to small businesses.

First, small businesses are able to evaluate themselves with discounted cash flow techniques. This is very useful if the small business is planning on selling the business at some time in the future, or even if the owner wants an additional method to gauge the business's success that does not depend solely on net income. By focusing on factors that will improve DCF results, an owner can create a

company that will be much more attractive to possible buyers.

The second use lies within the company itself. On a smaller scale, the DCF technique is an excellent method of evaluating the viability of any long-term business project, from launching a new product to tackling a new marketing method. All the same factors apply, with cash flow itself sometimes carrying over to other types of long-term benefits. By comparing the DCF value with the cost it would take to carry out the project, a business owner can decide if the project will be worthwhile.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Discounted Cash Flow." Chartered Management Institute: Checklists: Managing Information and Finance. October 2005.

Glasgow, Bo. "Metrics and Measures: Cash Flow based Analysis Rules the Roost." *Chemical Market Reporter.* 25 November 2002.

Harrison, David S. "Business Valuation Made Simple: It's All about Cash." *Strategic Finance*. February 2003.

Jan, Bobby. "Understanding Discounted Cash Flow." Gaebler. 2009. Available from: http://www.gaebler.com/Understanding Discounted Cash Flow.htm.

Lippit, Jeffrey, W., and Nicholas J. Jr. Mastracchio. "Valuing Small Businesses: Discounted Cash Flow, Earnings Capitalization, and the Cost of Replacing Capital Assets." *Journal of Small Business Management* 1 July 1993.

Makholm, Jeff D. "In Defense of the 'Gold Standard': It Is Hard to Foresee Abandoning the Discounted Cash Flow Method Relied upon So Heavily for the Past Couple of Decades." *Public Utilities Fortnightly.* 15 May 2003.

Razgaitas, Richard. Valuation and Dealmaking of Technology based Intellectual Property. Vol. 2. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"What Are You Worth? For Sellers, It's Back to the Future, but for Buyers It's Here and Now." *Financial Planning*. 1 May 2005

White, Rich. "DCF Evaluation: The Stock Market Sanity Check." *Investopedia*. 2010. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/articles/stocks/08/discounted cash flow valuation.asp.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISCRETIONARY INCOME

Discretionary income is a widely used but imprecise definition of that portion of personal income not spent on actual or perceived necessities. Thus discretionary income also includes savings. Perhaps because the definition of "necessities" varies from person to person, the U.S. Census Bureau (which collects such data) and the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS which publishes the Consumer Expenditure Survey) no longer use the term, but the components from which it can be constructed are available.

Personal income is one of the elements of the Gross Domestic Product and is reported by the Census Bureau at quarterly intervals. Personal income less taxes owed is then defined as *disposable income*. From this the Bureau deducts personal consumption expenditures, personal (nonmortgage) interest payments, and contributions to derive *personal savings*. Some portion of consumption expenditures is discretionary; most of it is not. Similarly, some contributions such as union fees are not discretionary. Categories commonly excluded from necessities include alcoholic beverages, entertainment, reading, education, tobacco, miscellaneous, and cash contributions.

Discretionary income rises and falls depending on economic conditions. In 2007 approximately 64 percent of Americans had discretionary income, although one year with a higher discretionary income was 2006, when the average per household reached \$24,335. In 2008 numbers dropped sharply, corresponding to a 3.6 percent overall drop in household income.

Knowing the pertinent facts about discretionary income is of vital importance to both business and government. Companies are interested in discretionary income levels of consumers in various geographic areas, age brackets, and socioeconomic backgrounds: consumers with larger amounts are more likely to spend their money on the goods and services that businesses provide. The statistics also provide information about consumer spending habits that can be useful in targeting marketing campaigns. Although the data alone cannot predict how a certain consumer will choose to spend his or her discretionary income, it can provide information to help marketers make sound planning decisions.

Discretionary incomes of people in certain age groups are of particular value to business and marketing specialists. For example, those over the age of fifty have half of the total amount of discretionary income in their control, making the fifty-plus age category the wealthiest group in the nation. This group also corners three-quarters of the bank deposits in the nation, and accounts for 80 percent of all savings accounts. In short, the "over fifties" have enormous financial clout. Similarly, teenage and young adult consumers have considerable sums of discretionary income and are thus highly valued by companies because they are more likely to have their living costs absorbed by other individuals (typically parents) and they are less likely to be in a position where they have to devote resources to support a family.

Businesses also have discretionary income that can be used for various purposes. Small-business owners typically use their discretionary income for business growth and marketing, but it is unusual for smaller companies to have much discretionary income left over after expenses, especially during the first several years of operation. As businesses develop, the uses for discretionary income expand to include employee bonuses, remodeling, and project savings. Many businesses

incorporate a percentage-based plan for using any discretionary income that is produced.

Discretionary income is also calculated when a business is being sold. This requires a formula that adds in depreciation, owner's salary, interest expense, and similar items while subtracting interest income and gain on sale of assets from the net income of the business. The result is the amount of cash buyers will immediately have on hand to spend however they choose, an important consideration for many buyers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Klein, Karen E. "How to Sell Your Business." *Business Week.* 16 January 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/jan2008/sb20080116 236713.htm.
- "More Americans Have Discretionary Income." *The Conference Board.* 8 November 2007. Available from: http://www.conferenceboard.org/utilities/pressDetail.cfm?press ID=3254.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of Economic Analysis. "Personal Income and Outlays: December 2009." 1 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bea.gov/national/index. htm#personal.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Consumer Expenditure Survey." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/cex/ home.htm#overview. Retrieved 23 February 2010.
- Van Dijk, Dirk. "WMT Census Bureau: Poverty Rising." *Stock Blog Hub.* 10 September 2009. Available from: http://www.stockbloghub.com/2009/09/10/wmt census bureau poverty rising/14889.
- Warner, Ralph. Save Your Business: 10 Crucial Strategies to Survive Hard Times. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- Woodard, Kathy L. "Boomers Lead Boom in Home Remodeling." Business First Columbus 21 April 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISTRIBUTION CHANNELS

Goods produced in factories and commodities produced in agriculture must reach consumers. The systems by which goods reach the consumer are known as distribution channels. These are organizations that facilitate the sale and movement of products. The totality of all distribution channels forms a distribution network.

PARTICIPANTS IN DISTRIBUTION

The distribution process is complex but can be conceptually divided into four major categories: 1) market makers; 2) sellers; 3) transporters; and 4) hybrids.

Market Makers. Market makers are organizations that provide either a real or virtual place where goods may be bought

and sold. Classical example are the farmer's market, considered as the entity that rents space to farmers for their stalls; a stock market that controls who may or may not trade by selling seats on its exchange; a shopping mall that makes its money by leasing space to stores at the mall; convention centers like McCormick Place in Chicago which host trade fairs; and a franchiser who, in effect, sells a method, a name, and an image. Markets need not be "places." Therefore catalog publishers and Web-based sellers are also "market makers." A pure form of a Web-based market maker is the auction house eBay: eBay itself does not sell anything; it hosts a selling/buying community. The distribution function fulfilled by market makers is the aggregation in a real or virtual place of diverse and competing sellers. Thus market makers provide a convenience to the customer who likes to compare many competing products with the least amount of trouble.

Sellers and Resellers. Selling organizations either purchase and own the goods they sell or fulfill a selling function without ownership. If they are in the first category, they will be called distributors, wholesalers, jobbers, retailers, or dealers. If sellers are in the second category, they will be called brokers, traders, rep organizations, and agents. The distinction between these categories is all-important from the producer's point of view. "Purchasing and owning" sellers are the most desirable because they take possession and cannot return the merchandise. Sales agents just represent; they take no ownership risk.

Transporters. Central to every distribution system, but usually least talked about, is the community of organizations that physically store and move the goods. These elements may be owned by sellers or producers; most often they are independently owned. The post office and commercial freight carriers, or instance, are important players. Transporters operate warehouses and provide ground, water, and air transport services.

Hybrids. Some functions are mutually exclusive. A seller either owns merchandise or does not. Other roles, however, are more easily combined and traditionally have been. A grocery store is thus the merging of a farmers market and a dry goods market into a single enterprise that "makes its own market" and also owns all the merchandise it sells. Major grocery chains also tend to own all or part of the transportation system they use. In the modern environment a large shopping mall is a market of markets, each store within it being itself an assembly of many types of merchandise that, once, were sold in separate markets. A restaurant is the best example of a small "hybrid." It creates its own market by offering a diversity of foods; it combines the production function by cooking the food and the selling function by offering it for sale on site. Most diverse stores

such as grocery chains, drug stores, department stores, and major discounters are hybrids in that they make a market but also own and sell the merchandise. The ice cream vendor selling in the city from a little truck combines seller and transporter roles in a hybrid distribution mode.

STRUCTURAL FEATURES OF CHANNELS

Distribution is a logistical function at the physical level modulated by communications activities. Channels have evolved over time and continue to change as participants attempt to take advantage of change as it occurs. A good example of a recent impact on distribution is the communications revolution introduced by the Internet. Thus many books once purchased in stores are bought online and delivered by UPS, FedEx, and DHL. Many airline tickets once sold by travel agents and picked up by customers are purchased online and printed out at home.

Tiers. Distribution systems are said to have tiers or levels, the number of tiers being defined by the middleman between the original seller and the ultimate buyer. A single-tier system involves a single intermediary seller, the retailer. A two-tier system will have a distributor/wholesaler plus a retailer. More tiers may be present. Imported goods, for instance, may be channeled first through an importer. In some industries smaller wholesalers (jobbers) may be involved as secondary distributors between a major wholesaler and a large number of retailers. Some manufacturers sell directly to customers. This may be viewed as a "tier-less" distribution channel; more correctly the manufacturer simply acts as its own retailer: the retail function is simply kept in-house. Competitive pressures limit the number of tiers possible because every level must be compensated and has its own margin (in effect its own "tax") on the transaction. Hierarchical distribution may be necessitated by capital intensity (manufacturers needing to share the burden of capitalizing the distribution system), by remoteness and distance (producers cannot reach every corner of their market), by technical service requirements (manufacturers need dealers to service technical goods and do not wish to establish hundreds of wholly-owned operations), and other factors.

Differentiation by Customer. Distribution channels typically service either the consumer or an industrial/institutional client. Industrial/institutional distribution is frequently highly adapted to specific branches. On the whole industrial distribution activity is less marked by hype and much more technical and price-oriented; the impulse buying element is eliminated by professional purchasing functions; at the same time, occasionally industrial sales produce corruption and kickback scandals because very large transactions are frequently the rule.

Differentiation by Technology. The vast spread of computer use in every institution produced a brand new category of intermediaries, the so-called VARs or value-added resellers, sometimes called integrators. These organizations came into existence as independent entities because the complexity of adapting computer systems and networks into the operations of a buying establishment require many complex skills, in the absence of which no product could actually be sold. Very few producers of computers or peripherals are able (never mind willing) to master the intricacies of competing products in order to sell their own. The VARs took on this challenge. The emergence of VARs is an excellent example of the manner in which products and services shape and transform distribution channels.

Recurring Trends. In the cyclical relationship between the original producer and the "channel," the existence of a distribution "margin" produces recurring attempts by both sides to capture more of that margin by down- or upward integration or by cutting out the middleman. Producers frequently attempt to eliminate distributors by establishing a wholly-owned "branch" structure making themselves distributors. Distributors, in turn, attempt to buy manufacturing operations so that they come to own the products that they sell.

A similarly recurring trend is to eliminate the retailer by "selling at wholesale" in large, bare discount operations usually somewhat below the retail level but not quite at the wholesale price. Yet another perennial is represented by the well-established machinery seller who distributes through "servicing dealers" and who, thinking of having it both ways, suddenly shifts a large part of his or her sales to a big discount house that does not offer services. The dealer channel will find itself undersold and burdened by new service business which is *not*subsidized by original equipment sales. The reaction is usually violent, eventually forcing the producer to abandon discount sales. An intermediate position is presented by powerful retailers who offer their customers "home brands" more cheaply; these, typically, are of a lower quality than branded merchandise.

DISTRIBUTION AND SMALL BUSINESSES

When a business begins, the founder will need to choose how to distribute goods or services. For many starting small businesses, direct distribution is often the easiest choice. This occurs when the business itself acts as the dealer and distributor, utilizing in-house selling teams to sell directly to interested parties locally and online. This can be very cost effective: if the business has a low inventory or a specialized service, setting up complex distribution channels is usually too expensive or impossible. Direct distribution is a common stepping stone that gives small businesses experience in distribution

practices and allows them to grow until they are ready to consider more complex distribution methods.

If a small business decides to use direct distribution practices, it will need to decide what channels to incorporate. Online distribution is usually very easy for a small business to keep in-house, since it requires only maintenance of a Web site and transportation with the help of a shipping company. Other businesses may prefer to sell using a printed catalog that outlines their various products. Direct distribution also involves the collective marketing techniques that the business uses to draw in new clients, such as direct mailers.

When a business does begin to use multiple distribution channels with intermediaries, it is typically a slow process. They may start by bringing in a consultant for advice, and that consultant may recommend another company or supplier, which involves the business in a preexisting distribution channel. But the goal of a distribution channel is always to expand the business's market to consumers it could not reach otherwise, and many small businesses have trouble developing such channels on their own. Some small businesses band together with competitors to form a partnership that shares distribution channels to alleviate the costs involved. These partnerships require careful legal agreements but can be beneficial to all involved if carried out correctly.

Other small businesses may choose to develop direct distribution methods in the United States but use agents to market specialty goods overseas. There are some overseas areas, such as the Caribbean, where an agent will have superior knowledge of businesses contacts and potential customers. Hiring an agent in these other countries will also mean that the business is subject to laws in those countries concerning employees and imports.

Small businesses may also inherit a distribution channel. The founding owner may be quite expert in distribution by having worked in the industry before. In the absence of personal knowledge, the best approach to learning about the channel rapidly is by immersion in the trade literature. Trade magazines will rapidly teach the business owner such fundamentals as major shows where the industry regularly meets. Visiting such a show and talking to competitors, buyers, and sellers will soon reveal the opportunities open to the business. The owner will probably encounter sales rep organizations, see retail and wholesale distributors at work, and will learn the one or two major preferred means of reaching the market used by the industry.

Special difficulties face the new business that enters an activity for which distribution channels are poorly developed. This often happens when the business is a new kind of service not yet "commodified." An extreme example might be decorating ceilings with original art. The business owner may have to discard his or her original intent to sell the service through art stores but

discover that very high-end furniture dealers are the right distribution venue and the mode of contact will be to decorate the ceilings of such dealers free of charge to attract the eyes of wealthy shoppers. Another venue may emerge by working closely with stores that sell special lighting equipment which would, of course, be an element in ceiling art. Consulting businesses with abstract products, such as futures studies in support of marketing strategy, may similarly have to create their own distribution channel by the sheer rock-breaking methods of trial and error.

SEE ALSO Transportation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barrow, Andy. "Keeping the Big Boys at Bay." Computer Reseller News. 30 January 2006.

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Business 2009 Update.* 12th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

"Changing Channels A Whale Of A Program." VARBusiness. 19 December 2005.

"Distribution Channels." *Marketing [m.o.]*. Moderandi Inc., 2010. Available from: http://www.marketingmo.com/strategic planning/how to develop your distribution channels/.

Griffith, Kimberly. "More Than Just a Shopping Cart." *Industrial Distribution*. 1 January 2006.

Khan, Asim. Profitable Exporting for Small Businesses. Laguna Niguel, Calif.: Kompass Business and Professional Publishing, 2008.

Olsztynski, Jim. "Why the 'Middleman' Hangs Around: Excerpted from an Address Given to the Ft. Wayne Indiana, ASHRAE Chapter on Oct. 11, 2005." Supply House Times. December 2005.

Smart, Maya Paine. "Rivals Band Together to Boost Business." CNN Money. 2 September 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/07/16/smallbusiness/small business rivals band together.smb/index.htm.

"Work With the Channel Partner." Rental Equipment Register. 1 February 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DISTRIBUTORSHIPS AND DEALERSHIPS

Distributors and dealers are participants in a supply channel. The distributor is usually a wholesaler who sells to dealers. Dealers are usually retailers who sell directly to the public. The dealer-distributor terminology is most common in the distribution of machinery and mechanical goods thus in automobiles, trucks, farm and construction equipment, yard and garden goods (green goods), appliances (white goods),

electronics, and also in the sale of industrial equipment. This basic structure has many variants.

Both distributors and dealers actually purchase the goods they sell—the distributor from the manufacturer, the dealer from the distributor. Distributors maintain parts inventories and the dealers provide service functions to the ultimate consumers ("servicing dealers"). Relationships among manufacturers, distributors, and dealers are typically contractual in nature. Distributors and in turn dealers participate in incentive programs offered by the manufacturers—such as subsidized advertising programs, bonuses, and special discounts. Distributors and dealers have rights to use the manufacturer's trademarks and logos—but not as their own.

Distributor and dealer relationships to manufacturers have many features in common with franchises. Indeed, state laws governing franchises may have clauses that directly relate to distributors and dealers. But the franchise concept is fundamentally different from the distributor-dealer model. Traditional distributors and dealers never pay an up-front fee to the manufacturer for the privilege of selling the producer's goods but may be contractually required to buy some minimum amount of goods. Distributors and dealers may be relatively strong or relatively weak over against the producer, but in all cases they bring something to the table, namely an established market already developed. It is not unusual for strong distributors and dealers to carry the goods of competing manufacturers, although, in most cases, one of the brands will be dominant, the other serving a smaller customer base.

PARTICIPANTS

The participants in the supply channel are the manufacturer, the distributor, and the dealer.

The Manufacturer. A two-tier distribution system (distributor, dealer) may be the preferred channel used by the manufacturer of one or a whole line of its goods. Using distributorships gives the producer the advantage of dealing with just a few major buyers, the distributors, who then, in turn, take care of selling the product through to the consumer using dealers. In any kind of major equipment business, substantial capital is involved in carrying and holding merchandise, including parts inventories. Distributorships share the burden by purchasing goods on their own account and freeing up the producer's working capital for the next round in the production cycle. The producer in such a channel may be involved in marketing programs, incentive programs for distributors and dealers, discounts for the consumer, and may provide technical training programs for distributor and dealer personnel.

The Distributor. The distributor is an independent selling agent who has a contract to sell the products of a manu-

facturer. The distributor cannot represent him- or herself *as* the producer but may display the producer's trade name in signage and in the sales situation. Depending on the relative power of the producer, the distributor may be limited to selling only one brand of a product; in practice the strong distributors will have much more freedom. The distributor usually has an exclusive territory which may be part of a metro area or, depending on the product, may be a large territory including more than one state. Distributors pay wholesale prices for the product and then distribute to dealers who pay dealer price.

Variants to this general pattern exist. One such is the contract distributor who purchases a product from a producer, consolidates it with other products thus adding value, and resells the product. A contract distributor differs from a wholesaler in that a wholesaler merely purchases a product, along with other products from different manufacturers, and resells the product with little if any changes.

Being an independent entity, the distributor's operations are not under the direct managerial control of a producer. Producers, however, influence the distributor by providing common methods for display, for inventory management, producing national advertising and symbolism, and offering incentives. Some of these internal matters may be governed by the general contract under which distributors and producers operate.

The Dealer. A dealership is sometimes called a retail distributor. It is similar to a distributorship, except that a dealer usually sells only to the public. Unlike other types of franchisees, including some distributors, a dealer rarely carries a single product line. Even in the auto industry, a major dealer will carry competing products, often on the same site, but these will be differentiated by being each in its own building.

By operating as a dealer for a branded product, the dealership in effect participates, but at second hand, in the producer's total marketing scheme enjoying national advertising support, receiving training, and taking advantage of incentive programs. By taking part in dealer groups, dealerships also act as a feedback mechanism for the producer conveying insights gained by dealing directly with the customer.

SECURING A DEALERSHIP/ DISTRIBUTORSHIP

If a business owner is interested in starting a wholesale company and becoming a distributor, it is best to start small. Focusing on small, nearby dealers will give businesses a greater chance of creating contracts to sell their products, even if they only have a small product line. Typically, acting as a wholesaler or distributor requires a detailed contract spelling out the relationship between dealer and distributor.

Distributorships and Dealerships

The starting business will also need to set aside funds for inventory storage and transportation. Many distributors use a credit policy with their dealers, since dealers are not always able to pay their distributors in the same period that the product sells. This means that a start-up distributor will also need to have enough financial resources to offer an attractive credit program when it is needed.

Small dealerships and distributors can often develop close ties and mutual dependency. However, they are always governed by the legal contract they are under, along with any state or federal laws applicable to dealerships and franchises. These often make it difficult for one side to gain an unfair advantage over, or unduly influence, the other side. For instance, dealers and distributors can only present gifts to one another as long as they are at or under \$25 per person.

BENEFITS AND COSTS OF DEALERSHIPS AND DISTRIBUTORSHIPS

There are differences in operating a distributorship and a dealership. A distributorship normally costs more than a dealership and requires leadership capability and a better knowledge of basic business skills. It will most likely have a larger territory than a dealership and may even extend to more than one location. A dealership tends to be local and requires less start-up capital. A dealer can focus his or her efforts on the management and success of one location. The dealer works closely with a distributor so it pays him or her to nurture that relationship as well. In the final analysis, the distributorship can be more lucrative, but it will require different skills and higher investments.

The chief benefit of participation in such a two-tiered channel comes from the brand equity of the products carried and the support the brands may have from the producer. The relationship, however, is mutual. Well-supported brands will tend to be higher priced. The pressure to stock at high levels will be greater and conformity with the producer's programs will be enforced. In turn a well-run distributorship will ensure selection of excellent dealers who, in turn, by commanding strong locations and providing good service to consumers, contribute substantially to the brand's image.

Producer-distributor-dealer relationships have built-in conflicts as well, the smooth resolution of which is central to profitable long-term operations. Conflicts often take opposite forms: producers may wish to "push" more product into the channel than the channel really wants; at other times, especially when a product really takes off, the channel cannot get enough product to meet demand. Effective participants in this channel pay a good deal of attention to the parties. Producers will cultivate goodwill down the channel. Distributors will both push and protect their deal-

ers. Dealers will "stretch" to meet producer needs by stocking a little more and will benefit when product is short by being first in line for shipments.

CHALLENGES FOR DEALERSHIPS AND DISTRIBUTORSHIPS

Dealers are sometimes confronted with situations that change or threaten the way they do business. Car companies, for example, can choose to buy out a certain percentage of their dealerships and make them factory owned, as General Motors did in the 1990s. In 2009, while struggling to remain a viable company GM did not renew franchise agreements with over 1,000 dealerships, around one-fifth of all its dealers.

The advent of the Internet has also changed the way that dealerships and distributorships operate. Dealerships and distributorships emerged as businesses when manufacturing companies were new and focusing on production, as opposed to distribution. As production costs diminish with increased pressure for profits, many manufacturing companies are looking for a bigger piece of the pie. Business-to-business selling has increased dramatically. Manufacturers have begun selling their products directly to the public, and the Internet is a relatively inexpensive method of doing so. While this may take away some sales from the distributor, a manufacturer's Web site can also benefit its distributors. Many manufacturers use the site as a storehouse for information on the company and its products, providing prospective sellers with needed information that its distributors cannot deliver to unknown markets or sellers.

While they may engage in direct online sales, it is in the best interest of the manufacturer also to direct visitors to the distributors, providing another channel of opportunity for the distributor. In order to improve their chances at getting that sale, a distributor should establish its own Web presence. While online purchasing capabilities are most likely beyond the resources of a distributor, a Web site gives the manufacturer something to direct the customer to and provides another marketing opportunity to the distributor.

There are also distributor lines based solely on online programming and software creation. Using the Internet, small businesses can develop software applications and use large companies, such as Apple, as distributors for these applications. Both the small business, which fills the role of the producer, and the large company, which is both the distributor and dealer (selling straight to the consumer) profit from the arrangement, and contracts are usually much more simple than traditional dealer and distributor relationships.

Dealerships and distributorships can be great business opportunities for the prospective entrepreneur. The benefits of established brands, no manufacturing costs, and marketing and training support from a larger company come at a price, but may mean the difference between success and failure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Brack, Ken. "A Direct Hit on Distribution." *Industrial Distribution*. March 1999.
- Caffey, Andrew A. "Different Worlds: How to Choose Between a Franchise and a Business Opportunity." Entrepreneur. 19 June 2000.
- Caffey, Andrew A. "Eight Steps to Choosing the Perfect Business Opportunity." *Business Start Ups.* September 1998.
- Campbell, Anita. "The Future: Big Corporations Become Distributors for Small Business Apps." *The[app]gap*. 21 January 2009. Available from: http://www.theappgap.com/page/2?author name= acampbell.
- Connecticut. General Assembly. Substitute House Bill No. 6648. Public Act No. 09 50. An Act Making Revisions to Chapter 739 of the General Statutes with Respect to Automobile Manufacturers, Distributors, and Dealerships. CGA. CT.gov. 1 January 2009. Available from: http://www.cga.ct.gov/2009/ACT/PA/2009PA 00050 R00HB 06648 PA.htm.
- Entrepreneur Magazine: Starting a Home Based Business. 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 1999.
- Gibbs, Andy. "How to Sell Your Product." Entrepreneur. 4 September 2000.
- Peterson, Dean D. "In the Beginning." *Doors and Hardware.* August 2000.
- Pressman, Arthur L., and Craig R. Tractenberg. "An Introduction to Franchise Law." *The Legal Intelligencer.* 31 May 2000.
- Roberts, Nati. "Wholesale Distributor: How to Start a Wholesaling Business." *Small Business Brief.* 2008. Available from: http://www.smallbusinessbrief.com/articles/getting_started/004633.html.
- Weltman, Barbara. JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2010: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DIVERSIFICATION

Diversification, in corporate jargon, means participation in multiple industrial activities that do not move in concert as the economy goes up and down. Thus a company that is engaged both in construction and in lumber is *not* said to be diversified. If construction slumps, so will lumber. But a company with activities in travel destinations and video games is thought to be much more diversified. A slump that hurts vacation travel may encourage the activity of staying home and playing the latest game.

There are three main types of diversification: related, horizontal, and conglomerate. Related diversification includes additional products and services that are closely related to the original service of the small business, such as a wine business also selling wine glasses. Horizontal diversification deals with separate products that are

designed to appeal to the same market, such as when a fashionable clothing store begins to offer the latest music hits. Conglomerate diversification occurs when businesses expand into completely different areas which are unrelated to their original market group or product.

Diversification may also be referred to as product-related and product-unrelated, two broader definitions that usually show the difference between businesses that are trying to develop operational synergy (by sticking with existing markets) and businesses that are trying to develop financial synergy (by creating conglomerates).

In actuality the history of corporations shows a cycle of fashions in which diversification is viewed positively in one part of the cycle and negatively in the other. Arguments are made for either. An environment that favors diversification emphasizes that "management" is a skill independent of what is managed; management therefore is seen as free to select the playing pieces on its boards to reflects its vision of the future. In an environment that favors "focus" (the popular term in the twenty-first century), emphasis is placed on management knowledge of an industry; the "core" business is emphasized; and diverse holdings are viewed as "distractions." Generally the attitudes and mindsets associated with diversification or concentration are influenced by corporate and stock performance and far less, if at all, by considerations of market needs and employment. Matters of the latter sort are always much more important to the small business which lives and operates at the community level. Diversification, therefore, has a different meaning for the small business.

CONCENTRATION

Concentration may be quite narrow. An example of such a company may be one that owns a single electric furnace that it operates with purchased scrap. Thus its business is steel-making and nothing else. Its well-being will be governed by such issues as distance of other suppliers, the price of steel globally, the going rate for scrap, for electric power, and the well-being of the companies that purchase its steel. If this company also made steel from iron ore in a Bessemer furnace, it would be more diversified: it would have two sources of raw material. If next it acquired the shipping company that transports its ore on the Great Lakes and bought a trucking company and several scrap dealers in its next expansion move, it would be more diverse yet. In the event of a softening in steel demand, it might be able to redeploy its transportation lines to carry other products. It might next innovatively transform its Bessemer slag into a gravel product and begin to sell it as road construction fill supporting this business by its transportation and by adding a wholly-owned plant for making reinforcing bar from its own steel. All of these moves would be considered "diversification," but the company would remain "concentrated" in and around the steel business.

Diversification

Some of these moves are in the category of *vertical integration*, which is one type of diversification practiced by concentrated companies. Vertical integration brings under the company's own control activities it once purchased. The company now earns the margin produced by the this business. Integration, however, exposes the company to greater risk if the business as a whole has a turndown. Therefore vertical integration has its reverse implementation, called *outsourcing*: outsourcing may or may not be cheaper; it certainly provides greater flexibility.

DIVERSITY

At the other end of the spectrum may be the hypothetical IJK company which sells Florida time-share condos, operates a printing company that supports investment banking operations, has a banking subsidiary, owns a AAA ball club, a lumber mill, two construction firms, a cruise line, and a textile importer. It also owns IJK Canning, the original company in the diversification of which all these properties were acquired. Over time IJK has become transformed from a manufacturer to a conglomerate. Its many businesses have so little commonality that the company has become, in effect, a holding operation. The management skills involved in running IJK are almost exclusively financial. It operates as a kind of bank and measures its operations by return on investment (ROI). If ROI is growing steadily, IJK stock will be valued. But if the company's overall performance begins to slip, stock analysts will begin to question IJK's "coherence." If problems continue, the company may well begin shedding properties based on some formula. In due time, by keeping its condos, ball club, and cruise line, and adding a cluster or well-chosen multiscreen movie centers in wellknown upscale suburbs across the country, it may emerge into coherence again as an entertainment company thus completing a cycle from extreme diversification to relative diversification, its management now marked by expertise in identifying major trends in recreational activities.

COMMON THEMES

Aside from diversification moves motivated by the likes, dislikes, or predilections of a leading personality or a management team and moves that are the result of a period of exuberance diversification is motivated by four structural issues common both to large and small businesses.

1. Cyclicality. Publicly traded companies typically aim at steady and predictable earnings. If they are in a highly seasonal business or if their performance is tied to economic cycles (like housing), they will attempt to diversify to remove cyclicality from their performance. A small business in the lawn and gar-

- den business may thus diversify into offering snowremoval equipment and use some part of its retail space in winter to sell Christmas decoration as a way of steadying employment.
- 2. Growth or Lack of Growth. A business may be engaged in an industry the nature of which limits growth. As Elizabeth McGowan reports in *Waste Age*, hazardous waste disposal is a current example. The industry is stable but its character is controlled by federal regulation. The industry, therefore, seeks diversification in order to grow. A small business may similarly find itself in a well-served market unable to expand except by adding some related product line to its business.
- 3. Defense. A business may find itself pressed by the absence of competition in its area for some component that it requires and must virtually sole-source through one vendor. Cost pressures may induce it to enter that business to lower its own costs and also to expand by providing its competitors another source.
- Unusual Opportunity. Due to unplanned circumstances, a business may find itself in possession of an asset which may require diversification for its full exploitation.

DIVERSIFICATION AS ADAPTABILITY

From the small-business perspective diversification is a form of adaptability. Significant size was implied before diversification took on its more jargonized meaning of acquisitions and divestitures aimed at major transformations of the corporate profile and its image in the market. For the small business diversification moves will emerge as a natural by-product of operations, announcing themselves as problems (the weakening of a product or service line) or as opportunities (new ways of deploying existing resources). A good general rule for the small business is to diversify in relatively small steps from the well known to the lesser known until the new itself becomes a firm base for the next steps.

In some cases, small businesses can diversify more easily than larger companies, as long as they stay within their own market. Some small businesses have found their true niche by exploring other products and services related to the market in which they originally started. Diversification can also help smaller businesses survive slumps in growth or economic recessions. By diversifying into lower-cost products and services related to their original ideas, businesses can appeal to people who would not have spent money on the primary offering but are willing to buy low-cost goods or

services related to it. Entering into the coffee business, for instance, might save a small bookstore during an off season.

There are also programs and legislation designed to help small businesses diversify. In the United States there are few federal initiatives that focus on diversification, but states create their own programs to address specific economic concerns. Connecticut, for example, began its Small Business Innovation and Diversification Program in December 2009, which centers around a dollar for dollar matching grant system. The program, which is scheduled to run through 2011, grants money up to \$25,000 to small businesses for the development of innovative technology and for branching out into related areas of their business. These programs tend to come with several requirements. In Connecticut, the business must have under 500 employees, and must remain in the state for at least 10 years after the grant is received.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ahmed, Mojib U., Niazur Rahim, and Muhammad Moshfique Uddin. "The Market Impact of Change in Corporate Diversification: Some New Evidence" *Journal of Academy of Business and Economics.* January 2003.
- Gutter, Michael S., and Saleem Tabassum. "Financial Vulnerability of Small Business Owners." *Financial Services Review*. Summer 2005
- Helbig, Diane. "Diversify, or Die." *Small Business Trends.* 27 May 2009. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/05/diversify or die.html.
- Hill, Charles, and Gareth Jones. Strategic Management Theory: An Integrated Approach. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- "How Good Is This Stock? Ask Jeeves: Must Shed Unwieldy Structure to Shine." *Crain's New York Business.* 23 January 2006.
- Kaiser, Kevin M. J., and Aris Stouraitis. "Reversing Corporate Diversification and the Use of the Proceeds from Asset Sales." *Financial Management*. Winter 2001.
- Kwak, Mary. "Maximizing Value Through Diversification: Diversifying Can Be the Best Way for Companies to Match Their Capabilities to the Marketplace." MIT Sloan Management Review. Winter 2002.
- Lee, Jooh, Ernest H. Hall Jr., and Matthew Rutherford. "A Comparative Study of U.S. and Korean Firms: Changes in Diversification and Performance." *International Journal of Commerce and Management.* Spring 2003.
- Lins, Karl V., and Henri Servaes. "Is Corporate Diversification Beneficial in Emerging Markets?" Financial Management. Summer 2002.
- McGowan, Elizabeth. "Outlook for Hazardous Waste Industry Called 'Grim'." Waste News. 13 February 2006.
- "The 'Oops!' Factor: Exceptions Will Happen, but You Can Control How Dramatically They Will Affect Your Supply Chain." *Logistics Today*. May 2004.
- Peng, Mike W. *Global Strategy*. 2d ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2008.

- "SBIDP: Small Business Innovation and Diversification Program." CT Innovations. 2010. Available from: http://www.ctinnovations.com/funding/sbir/sbipd.php.
- Skaggs, Bruce C., and Scott B. Droege. "The Performance Effects of Service Diversification by Manufacturing Firms." *Journal* of Managerial Issues. Fall 2004.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

DIVIDENDS

Dividends and stock repurchases are the two major ways that corporations can distribute cash to shareholders. Dividends might also be distributed in the form of stock (stock dividends and stock splits), scrip (a promise to pay in stock or cash at a future date), or property (typically commodities or goods from inventory).

By law, dividends must be paid from profits; dividends may not be paid from a corporation's capital. This law, which is designed to protect the corporation's creditors, is known as the impairment of capital rule. The law stipulates that dividend payments may not exceed the corporation's retained earnings as shown on its balance sheet. "Without the rule, a company that is in trouble might distribute most of its assets to stockholders and leave its debtholders out in the cold," wrote Eugene F. Brigham and Joel F. Houston in their 2007 book, *Fundamentals of Financial Management*,

Companies usually pay dividends quarterly. When the company is about to pay a dividend, the company's board of directors makes a dividend announcement that includes the amount of the dividend, the date of record, and the date of payment. The date of the dividend announcement is known as the declaration date. All shareholders on the date of record are entitled to receive the dividend.

The ex-dividend date is the first day on which the stock is traded without the right to receive the declared dividend. All shares traded before the ex-dividend date are bought and sold with rights to receive the dividend (also known as the cum dividend). Since it usually takes a few business days to settle a stock transaction, the ex-dividend date is usually a few business days before the record date. On the ex-dividend date the trading price of the stock usually falls to account for the fact that the seller rather than the purchaser is entitled to the declared dividend.

Corporate dividend policy is a sometimes underappreciated element of overall company strategy and financial planning. "It's difficult to generalize about dividend policy because it is usually very company-specific or industry-specific, [but] some general observations are possible," wrote Frederic Escherich in *Directors and Boards*. "Dividend policy's most important uses are to: 1) return excess cash to shareholders; 2) effectively manage the company's cash needs and capital structure; and 3) credibly signal shareholders about future earnings prospects." Indeed, when a company puts together its dividend policy, it must decide whether to distribute a certain amount of earnings to the company's shareholders or retain those earnings for reinvestment.

Factors influencing dividend policy include legal constraints on declaring dividends (bond indentures, impairment of capital rule, availability of cash, and penalty tax on accumulated earnings), the nature of the company's investment opportunities, and the effect of dividend policy on the cost of capital of common stock. Most firms follow a dividend policy of issuing a stable or continuously increasing dividend. Relatively few firms issue a low regular dividend and declare special dividends when annual earnings are sufficient.

Among the arguments against dividends are that they tend to be taxed higher than capital gains. Since dividends come at the expense of share value, such as reinvesting in new equipment, higher taxes make dividends less attractive than leaving the money with the company to grow as capital. However, as H. Kent Baker noted in his 2009 book, *Dividends and Dividends Policy: History, Trends, and Determinants*, "Despite voluminous study, researchers have been unable to identify the 'true' relationship between dividend payments and stock prices." Consequently Baker advised against considering dividends and tax policy in isolation.

SEE ALSO Stocks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, F., and R. Michaely. "Dividend Policy." In *Finance*, eds. R. A. Jarrow, V. Maksimovic, and W. T. Ziemba. New York: Elsevier, 1995.

Baker, H. Kent. Dividends and Dividends Policy: History, Trends, and Determinants. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Brigham, Eugene F., and Joel F. Houston. *Fundamentals of Financial Management.* 11th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2007.

Escherich, Frederic A. "Deliberating on Dividend Policy." *Directors and Boards.* Fall 2000.

Lazo, Shirley A. "The Dividends of Dividends: How Significant Are Boosts and Cuts?" *Barron's*. 1 July 1996.

Peskett, Roger. "Deciding Dividends." *Accountancy*. September 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Norbury, Anaxos

DOUBLE TAXATION

Double taxation refers to a situation where the same income, asset, or transaction is taxed twice. In the United States, double taxation usually refers to the practice of taxing a corporation's profits and then taxing dividends paid to shareholders on those profits. Double taxation can also refer to instances where two countries tax the same income, such as when an individual living in one country earns income in another. Most industrialized countries, including the United States, have agreements prohibiting this type of double taxation. Another form of double taxation occurs when different levels of government (federal, state, or municipal) impose taxes on the same transaction, such as real estate.

In the United States, double taxation affects C corporations when business profits are taxed at both the corporate and personal levels. The corporation must pay income tax at the corporate rate before any profits can be paid to shareholders. Then any profits that are distributed to shareholders through dividends are subject to income tax again at the recipient's individual rate. In this way, the corporate profits are subject to income taxes twice. Double taxation does not affect S corporations, which are able to "pass through" earnings directly to shareholders without the intermediate step of paying dividends. In addition, many smaller corporations are able to avoid double taxation by distributing earnings to employee/shareholders as wages. Still, double taxation has long been subject to criticism from accountants, lawyers, and economists.

Critics of double taxation would prefer to integrate the corporate and personal tax systems, arguing that taxes should not affect business and investment decisions. They claim that double taxation places corporations at a disadvantage in comparison with unincorporated businesses, influences corporations to use debt financing rather than equity financing (because interest payments can be deducted and dividend payments cannot), and provides incentives for corporations to retain earnings rather than distributing them to shareholders. Furthermore, critics argue, integration would simplify the tax code significantly.

HISTORY OF DOUBLE TAXATION

The U.S. federal government instituted double taxation on corporation profits as a deliberate strategy to check the growth and influence of "powerful pyramidal business groups," University of Alberta professor Randall Morck wrote in a 2005 paper in *Tax Policy & the Economy*. Such groups dominate corporate organization outside the United States, including Europe and Canada. Morck attributed that domination largely to the lack of double taxation on corporate profits.

"This taxation of intercorporate dividends creates a tax penalty on pyramidal corporate groups," Morck wrote.

This results in the vast majority of publicly traded U.S. firms being widely held. For example, 3M Corporation's largest shareholder in 2005 owned only 7.7 percent, and company officers owned just 1 percent.

"The U.S. tax on intercorporate dividends was largely responsible for producing the country's highly exceptional large corporate sector composed of freestanding, widely held firms," Morck wrote. He contrasted that with Europe, where "corporate groups allow wealthy individuals or families to control corporate assets worth vastly more than their actual wealth."

In 2003 the administration of George W. Bush sought to eliminate double taxation as one of the reforms in the Jobs and Growth Tax Relief Reconciliation Act (JGTRRA). Instead, the government reduced the individual dividend income tax rate to 15 percent, a reduction that expired in 2009.

AVOIDING DOUBLE TAXATION

There are many ways for corporations to avoid double taxation. For many smaller corporations, all major shareholders are also employees of those firms. These corporations are able to avoid double taxation by distributing earnings to employees as wages and fringe benefits. Although the individual employees must pay taxes on their incomes, the corporation can deduct those wages and benefits as business expenses, and thus is not required to pay corporate taxes on those amounts. For many small businesses, distributions to employee-owners account for all of the corporate income, leaving nothing subject to corporate taxes. Where income is left in the business, it is usually retained to finance future growth. Although this amount is subject to corporate taxes, these tax rates are usually lower than those paid by individuals.

Larger corporations which are more likely to have shareholders who are not employed by the business and who thus cannot have corporate profits distributed to them in the form of salaries and fringe benefits can often avoid double taxation as well. For example, a nonactive shareholder may be called a "consultant," since payments to consultants are considered tax-deductible business expenses rather than dividends. Of course, the shareholder-consultant must pay taxes on his or her compensation. It is also possible to add shareholders to the payroll as members of the board of directors. Finally, tax-exempt investors such as pension funds and charities are often significant shareholders in large corporations. The tax-exempt status of these groups enables them to avoid paying taxes on corporate dividends received.

C VERSUS S

Tax changes introduced by Congress in the 2003 and 2004 Tax Acts have created additional avoidance strategies available to C corporations with 100 or fewer stockholders. First, the laws reduced the top individual income tax rate from 39.5 to

35 percent, making it equivalent to the top corporate rate. Whether in a C or an S corporation, the stockholder paid the same rate. "S corporations are generally not subject to corporate income tax, but their shareholders must take into account their share of the S corporation's income," according to a 2009 news release from the U.S. Department of the Treasury. The 2004 Tax Act also permitted S corporations to have 100 stockholders, up from 75. With this change, all else equal, C corporations of the right "stockholder size" could convert to S corporations, pay the maximum personal and corporate rate on earnings (they are the same) and avoid the dividend levy of the C corporation form.

SEE ALSO Capital Structure; C Corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bank, Steven A. "The Story of Double Taxation: A Clash Over the Control of Corporate Earnings." In *Business Tax Stories*, eds. Steven A. Bank and Kirk J. Stark. New York: Foundation Press, 2005.

Blackman, Irving L. "C Corporation or S Corporation: What's Best for You?" Pavement Magazine. August September 2005.

Dubay, Curtis S. "Obama's 2011 Budget Take Hikes Contradict Focus on Job Creation." *Wall Street Journal.* 5 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052 748704533204575047720489119784.html?KEYWORDS.

Goff, Connie. "Agents Coming Together to Stop 'Double' Taxation." Maryville Daily Forum. 1 February 1, 2010. Available from: http://www.maryvilledailyforum.com.

Morck, Randall. "How to Eliminate Pyramidal Business Groups The Double Taxation of Inter Corporate Dividends & Other Incisive Uses of Tax Policy; *Tax Policy & the Economy* 19 (2005):135 179.

Smith, Greg W. "C Corps vs. S Corps: How Tax Law Changes May Prompt Switching." *Financial Executive*. May 2005.

U.S. Department of the Treasury. "Treasury Releases Capital Purchase Program Term." 2 March 2009. Available from: http://www.financialstability.gov/latest/hp1354.html.

Wolosky, Howard W. "Estate Planning Ramifications of S Corporations: Creating an S Corporation Is Usually Done for Income Tax Considerations. However, the Estate Planning Impact Must Also Be Evaluated Closely." *Practical Accountant*. August 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Norbury, Anaxos

DRUG TESTING

Drug testing of employees is legally mandated in certain occupations. Corporations may also require that employees undergo drug testing before employment, at periodic intervals, or after an accident or incident. The usual drug test consists of supplying a urine sample, which is then analyzed in-house or by a commercial laboratory for specified drugs (such as marijuana, amphetamines, cocaine, or some other

substance). Tests are almost never exhaustive of all substances because of cost. Testing of the breath, saliva, or hair are alternatives. An employee's blood is almost never tested unless a medical situation has arisen. While drug testing is justified for safety reasons, it is rarely popular because it is intrusive. Opponents also charge that drug testing violates fundamental individual rights and can have a corrosive effect on workplace morale.

FEDERAL DRUG TESTING

Testing of transportation workers was mandated by the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act (OTET) of 1991. According to the Department of Transportation (DOT), the act "requires drug and alcohol testing of safetysensitive transportation employees in aviation, trucking, railroads, mass transit, pipelines and other transportation industries." The DOT states that roughly 12.1 million people are included under the "safety-sensitive" employee definition, but neither the department nor the regulation (49 Code of Federal Regulations, Part 40) actually spell out what that phrase means. It is left to each DOT element regulating the transportation industry to define such individuals. The phrase refers generally to operating and direct supervisory individuals in the transportation industry. Each regulatory agency also publishes separate regulations of how and when it conducts drug and alcohol tests.

In February 2010 the DOT proposed new rules to conduct initial testing for MDMA (Methylenedioxymethamphetamine, also know as ecstasy) and 6-Acetylmorphines as well as confirmatory testing for MDMA and MDEA (Methylenedioxyethylamphetamine). The changes, to take effect in May 2010, would also lower the test cutoff requirements for amphetamines and cocaine, and call for mandatory initial testing for heroin, according to a February 2010 posting by the DOT on the *Federal Register*. The new rules would align the DOT's drug testing with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services testing requirements as required under the OTET.

CORPORATE DRUG TESTING

According to a 2006 *Time* article, the American Management Association reported in 2004 that 62 percent of companies had conducted employee drug testing. That was down from 81 percent in 1996, but up from 21 percent in 1987. The Seattle-based Institute for Corporate Productivity conducted a survey in 2009 of 246 respondents that found 95 percent of companies that screen for drugs do the screening before hiring. "Seventy percent test when there is 'reasonable suspicion' of drug use, 62 percent test following an employee accident, and 41 percent say they do random testing," said a news release from the institute. Ninety-five percent of companies that test use urine tests, while 10 percent use breath tests.

DRUG USE PATTERNS IN THE POPULATION

The U.S. government's Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration's (SAMHSA) 2008 National Survey on Drug Use and Health involved interviews with about 67,500 Americans. A report on that survey estimated that 20.1 million Americans aged twelve or older, or about 8 percent of that population, had used illicit drugs in the preceding month. "Illicit drugs include marijuana/hashish, cocaine (including crack), heroin, hallucinogens, inhalants, or prescription-type psychotherapeutics used nonmedically." Marijuana was the most popular drug, with 15.2 million users. An estimated 1.9 million Americans over age twelve used cocaine in 2008, down slightly from 2.1 million the year before. An estimated 1.1 million used hallucinogens in 2008, including 555,000 who used ecstasy. About 6.2 million people engaged in nonmedical use of prescription-type drugs in the preceding month, according to the survey. In most areas, usage varied only slightly from what SAMHSA's 2007 survey reported.

The eighteen to twenty-five age group reported the highest incidence of drug use at 19.6 percent. The rate of illicit drug use among those aged twelve to seventeen had dropped significantly between 2002 and 2008, to 9.3 percent from 11.6 percent. For adults aged twenty-six or older, 5.9 percent reported illicit drug use in the previous month.

The survey report estimated that 22.2 million Americans (8.9 percent of those twelve or older) had a substance-abuse problem. That was virtually unchanged from the 22 million with such a problem in 2002. An earlier SAMHSA study estimated that in 2004, around 110 million people aged twelve or older had used illicit drugs during their lifetimes.

These data show that: 1) a large number of people use or have used illicit drugs; 2) the overwhelmingly dominant drug of choice is marijuana; and 3) other forms of drug use are extremely varied.

DRUG TESTING ISSUES

Drug testing may be an appropriate initiative for a small business experiencing problems in its workforce or in order to avoid costly problems in the operation of expensive and sensitive equipment. The business might also, because of contracting regulations, be required to institute such a program. Drug testing can also lower insurance costs. Advice in the establishment of such a program is available to the small business through the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Administration. The main issues to consider in planning such a program are the following:

Legality. Drug testing is legal and implicitly supported at the federal level by the 1998 Drug Free Workplace Act. The Act creates a right to work in a drug-free environment.

Drug testing may also be regulated at the state level. Researching such regulations should be an early step.

Test Criteria. The most common form of drug test is a urine test, although saliva or hair samples are sometimes used. Testing hair can detect past drug use, but the method is costly. Saliva testing is not now used in federal testing protocols, possibly because it cannot detect the presence of THC after 24 hours. (THC, or delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol, is the active intoxicant in marijuana.) Most testing programs focus on a few drugs in order to avoid the high expenses of multiple tests. The hallucinogen LSD, for instance, cannot be detected in urine and requires expensive tests. For these reasons, also, conditions of the test need to be established in such a manner that costs can be predicted. The usual times of administration are: 1) before hire; 2) randomly throughout the year; and 3) following incidents or accidents. The testing plan needs also to define in advance if all employees will be tested or only certain categories of employees, such as heavy-equipment operators.

Costs of drug tests vary widely. According to a 2010 article in the *Dayton Daily News*, probation officers in Montgomery County, Alabama, conducted "almost 20,000 drug tests in 2009, using a five-panel, instant-read, cup at a cost of \$1.50 a piece." Meanwhile, AccuSearch stated on its Web site in 2010 that it charges "\$35 for a five-panel lab-based drug test that is added to any pre-employment screening package, and \$40 for a drug test alone." Another company, Pre-Employment Drug Screening, said tests for small businesses generally run \$50 to \$70 and include "lab analysis and collection of the sample, laboratory analysis, services of a Medial Review Officer, and communications of the results in the manner most convenient to the employer."

Promulgation. The drug-testing program needs to be made a formal part of the company's employment policy and announced so that workers are well aware of the testing program and, above all, how positive results will be handled, before the program is instituted.

The Testing Protocol. The drug-testing program must have a well-designed protocol that will define where and how the test samples will be collected, how privacy will be preserved, and where the actual tests will be conducted. Lists of certified laboratories are available from SAMHSA. If testing is initially conducted in-house using commercially available testing kits, it is especially important to have arrangements for passing on non-negative results with samples to certified labs which can do more equipment-intensive testing (gas chromatography, mass spectroscopy).

Physician's Review. An employee might test positive because of his or her use of prescription medications. The availability of a medical review physician to look into such cases should be planned and made part of the total program.

SEE ALSO Employee Rights.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cadrain, Diane. "Helping Workers Fool Drug Tests Is a Big Business." *HRMagazine*. August 2005.
- Callaghan, Leo G. "Don't Fault Employer for Firing Drug Users." HRMagazine. November 2005.
- Cholakis, Peter. "How to Implement a Successful Drug Testing Program." Risk Management. November 2005.
- Close, Louise. "Drugs in the Workplace An Issue for Industry." Manufacturers' Monthly. 28 July 2005.
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. "Arrests." 2008 Crime in the United States. Available from: http://www.fbi.gov/ucr/cius2008/arrests/index.html.
- Fletcher, Meg. "Drug Test Cheats Frustrate Employer Screening Efforts." *Business Insurance.* 1 August 2005.
- Gips, Michael A. "High On the Job: Drug Dealers and Users Are More Savvy in Workplaces Today. Businesses Need Policies and Training to Counter These Trends." *Security Management*. February 2006.
- Kaplan, Dale. "Do I Want to Be a SAP?" Addiction Professional. July 2005.
- Lazich, Robert, ed. *Social Trends and Indicators USA*. Vol. 4. Detroit, Mich.: Thomson Gale, 2003.
- "Looking for a Job? Prepare to Be Drug Tested." *PR.com.* 28 July 2009. Available from: http://www.pr.com/press release/167870.
- Magan, Christopher. "New Drug Test May Cut Down on Costs, Cheaters in Greene County." *Dayton Daily News.* 25 January 2010. Available from: http://www.daytondailynews.com.
- "Mouthing Off for Drug Testing." Security. February 2006.
- Office of National Drug Control Policy. "Drug Use Trends: October 2002." Available from: http://www.whitehousedrug policy.gov/publications/factsht/druguse/index.html. Retrieved 24 February 2006.
- Office of National Drug Policy. "Statement of R. Gil Kerlikowske, 2009 International Association of Chiefs of Police Annual Conference, Denver, Colorado, 6 October 2009." Available from: http://www.whitehousedrugpolicy.gov/NEWS/speech 09/100309 iacp.pdf.
- Reynolds, Holding. "Whatever Happened to Drug Testing?" *Time*. 7 July 2006. Available from: http://www.time.com.
- "Six Step Program." Business Insurance. 1 August 2005.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration. 2008 National Survey on Drug Use & Health. Available from: http://oas.samhsa.gov.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Welcome to the Drug Free Workplace Kit!" Available from: http://www. drugfreeworkplace.gov/WPWorkit/index.html.
- U.S. Department of Transportation. "Procedures for Transportation Workplace Drug and Alcohol Testing Programs." Federal Register 75, no. 23 (2009) 5722 5732. Available from: http://edocket. access.gpo.gov/2010/pdf/2010 2315.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Norbury, Anaxos

DUE DILIGENCE

Due diligence is a program of critical analysis that companies undertake before making business decisions such as corporate mergers and acquisitions or major product purchases or sales. Due diligence can also refer to precautions taken to ensure workplace safety and compliance with environmental standards, as well as to procedures for investigating the value of potential investments.

Whether outsourced or executed in-house, due diligence aims to provide business owners and managers with reliable and complete background information on proposed business deals so they can make informed decisions about whether to go forward with the business action. "In a due diligence study, you verify the positive features of the business that prompted the study and pursue a search for defects and unknown aspects," Gordon Bing wrote in his 2008 book *Due Diligence: Planning, Questions, Issues.* The ultimate goal of such activities is to make sure that there are no hidden drawbacks or traps associated with the business action under consideration.

Many companies undertake the due diligence process with insufficient vigor. In some cases, the prevailing culture views it as a perfunctory exercise to be checked off quickly. In other instances, the outcome of the due diligence process may be tainted (either consciously or unconsciously) by owners, managers, and researchers who stand to benefit personally or professionally from the proposed activity. Businesses should be vigilant against letting such casual or flawed attitudes impact their own processes. An efficient due diligence process can save companies from making costly mistakes that may have profound consequences for the firm's other operational areas and its corporate reputation. "Comprehensive due diligence means attending to details, not avoiding searches to save money and time," wrote Randy Shain in his 2008 book, Hedge Fund Due Diligence: Professional Tools to Investigate Hedge Fund Managers.

AREAS OF DUE DILIGENCE

The due diligence process is applied in two basic business situations: 1) transactions involving sale and purchase of products or services; and 2) transactions involving mergers, acquisitions, and partnerships of corporate entities. In the former instance, purchase and sales agreements include a series of exhibits that, taken in their entirety, form due diligence of the purchase. These include sales, rental, and employment contracts, and inventory, customer, and equipment lists. These "representations" and "warranties" are presented to back up the financial claims of both the buyer and seller. The importance of this kind of due diligence has been heightened with the emergence of the Internet and other transforming technologies. Indeed, due diligence is a vital tool when a company is confronted with major purchasing

decisions in information technology. "The technical due diligence should also allocate some time to understanding the development methodology and technologies used by the vendor for its system or product," wrote John Baschab and Jon Piot in their 2007 book, *The Executive's Guide to Information Technology*.

In cases of potential mergers and acquisitions, due diligence is a more comprehensive undertaking. "The track record of past operations and the future prospects of the company are needed to know where the company has been and where its potential may carry it," explained William Leonard in *Ohio CPA Journal*. The dramatic increase in information technology (IT) has complicated the task of due diligence for many companies, especially those engaged in negotiations to buy or merge with another company. System incompatibilities can require huge amounts of time, money, and personnel resources to integrate.

Leonard noted that traditional due diligence practices in acquisition/merger scenarios called for detailed examination of financial statements, accounts receivable, inventories, workers compensation, employment practices and employee benefits, pending and potential litigation, tax situation, and intellectual property before signing on the dotted line. But in a dynamic business environment, other areas should be looked at as well, including (if applicable): intellectual property rights, new products in the production pipeline, status of self-funded insurance programs, compliance with pertinent ordinances and regulations, competition, environmental practices, and background of key executives and other personnel.

The due diligence process should also incorporate objective self-analysis. "Self-analysis is the fundamental first step to realistically determine whether the post-acquisition 'whole' will be greater than the sum of its part," wrote Aaron Lebedow in Journal of Business Strategy. A detailed assessment of the market that is the target of the proposed acquisition should also be undertaken prior to closing a deal. Both of these requirements can be completed in a reasonable period, even in a fast-changing business environment, by companies that either: 1) outsource the due diligence task to a reputable research firm or; 2) build an efficient in-house program within their legal, marketing, or corporate security sectors. "Unquestionably, opportunities for growth through acquisition exist," Lebedow stated. "Exploiting these opportunities has risks, but to those companies that acquire only after a comprehensive and systemic assessment of the marketplace and competition, the rewards justify the risks. Limiting due diligence to financial and managerial review is rarely enough. Successful acquisition strategy depends on the structure and depth of the due diligence process."

SUPPLEMENTING DUE DILIGENCE

Growing numbers of businesses are pursuing additional legal protection so as to shield themselves from harm if their due diligence efforts fail to uncover a serious problem with a merger or purchase transaction. A popular means of mitigating such risks associated is to secure "representations and warranties liability insurance." These policies call for insurance underwriters to pay insured parties for losses resulting from various "wrongful acts." This umbrella term generally covers errors, misstatements, and misleading information, but underwriters do include exclusions, some of which should be noted by potential buyers. These include acts of "fraud" (if adjudicated in the courts), pollution (which is typically covered under separate policies), or situations in which a party has received benefits financial or otherwise to which it is not entitled. One significant benefit of "representations and warranties liability" policies, however, is the coverage can be used in place of reserves, escrow, or indemnity provisions that are included in purchase agreements.

Premiums for such policies can be expensive, especially for small and mid-sized firms. Moreover, securing such insurance is a time-consuming and painstaking process, for underwriters are putting themselves at considerable financial risk. "Premiums will be determined based on the risk and the comfort level of the underwriter," summarized Leonard. "It is most important that the process start early and not be left to a time when someone gets a 'feeling' things may not be entirely up to snuff. Although this type of coverage can be purchased after the closing, understandably the most beneficial time to place the coverage is during the due diligence phase preceding the closing."

DUE DILIGENCE AND VENTURE CAPITAL

The expression 'due diligence' has its origins in federal securities laws because of the 'rigorous obligations' those laws impose on public securities offerings, wrote Justin J. Camp in his 2002 book, *Venture Capital Due Diligence: A Guide to Making Smart Investment Choices.*

In venture capital, due diligence has a slightly different meaning because the transactions are private and typically outside the purview of federal securities law. "Companies issuing securities privately are not required to provide purchasers (read: venture capitalists) the same level of information they would if they were selling the same securities in the public markets," Camp wrote. Consequently, "venture capitalist due dilgence" refers to the hard work venture capitalists undertake to inform themselves about their prospective

investments. This seldom involves a lot of number crunching, Camp wrote. Rather it focuses on asking pointed questions of the entrepreneurs, employees, partners, former employees, customers, marketing experts, and the like.

FINANCIAL COLLAPSE AND DUE DILIGENCE

The importance of due diligence was heightened in the wake of the financial industry's collapse and the 2008 Bernard Madoff scandal, according to the Web site of *Due Diligence Online*, which provides "Virtual Data Room Industry Solutions." (Madoff, a prominent New York investor, bilked clients of at least \$50 billion in a pyramid scheme and was sentenced in 2009 to 150 years in prison for his crimes.)

"The usage of virtual data rooms for ongoing operations, rather than just for individual transactions, is going to substantially increase," *Due Diligence Online* stated. This was expected to become even more pronounced in the United States as the administration of President Barack Obama emphasized "compliance and transparency for financial transactions especially related to private equity and hedge funds."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baschab, John, and Jon Piot. *The Executive's Guide to Information Technology.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Bernstein, Leopold A., and John J. Wild. *Analysis of Financial Statements*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.

Bing, Gordon. Due Diligence: Planning, Questions, Issues. Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2008.

Camp, Justin J. Venture Capital Due Diligence: A Guide to Making Smart Investment Choices. New York: Wiley, 2002.

Joukhadar, Kristina. "Faster Due Dilligence." *InformationWeek*. 22 January 2001.

Kroll, Luisa. "Gotcha: Pushing the Limits of Due Diligence." Forbes. 30 October 2000.

Lebedow, Aaron L. "Due Diligence: More than a Financial Exercise." *Journal of Business Strategy*. January 1999.

Leonard, William J. "Representation and Warranties When Due Diligence Fails." *Ohio CPA Journal.* January 2000.

Shain, Randy. Hedge Fund Due Diligence: Professional Tools to Investigate Hedge Fund Managers. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Torrey, Rebecca, and Larry Scherzer. "Doing Due Diligence to Uncover 'Bad Apple' Applicants." *Los Angeles Business Journal*. 21 October 2000.

"Why Online Due Diligence?" *Due Diligence Online*. Available from: http://www.duediligenceonline.com.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Norbury, Anaxos

E

ECONOMIC INDICATORS

Economic indicators assist investors, business people, economists, entrepreneurs, policy makers, and others in making decisions about matters such as purchases, hiring, capital investment, and business strategies. Among the indicators that these and other interested parties watch most closely are gross domestic product (GDP), new housing starts, consumer and producer price changes, inventories and sales, and stock indexes. There are, however, thousands of indicators to choose from, as Richard Yamarone noted in his 2007 book, The Trader's Guide to Key Economic Indicators. These range from fun indicators, like sales of men's underwear, to arcane ones, such as tracking sales of the plastics and paint additive titanium oxide against the demand for building materials. About 100 indicators are of importance to economists, wrote Richard Stutely in The Economist Guide to Economic Indicators, whereas Yamarone referred to a core of about 50 "consistently reliable indicators." As of March 2010, the Web site of the National Bureau of Economic Research had links to 230 indicators, ranging from the daily Federal Reserve release on commercial paper rates to annual indicators like the major work stoppages report of the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

TYPES OF INDICATORS

Economists divide economic indicators into three types: leading, coincident, and lagging. Leading indicators move in advance of the overall economy, sometimes by several months. Movements of coincident indicators occur in sync with the greater economy, while lagging indicators trail

trends in the overall economy by as much as several months. Examples of leading indicators include housing starts, manufacturing orders, consumer expectations, and stock prices. Coincident, or concurrent, indicators include the gross domestic product (which measures a country's overall economy), total industrial production, and manufacturing and retail trade sales. Among the lagging indicators are the length of unemployment, labor costs per unit, the average prime rate, and outstanding commercial and industrial loans.

Leading indicators attract the most attention from investors, traders, policy makers, and other economy watchers because of their capacity to foreshadow trends. Some indicators have better records of success as predictors than others, but none are infallible. "Each (indicator) has drawbacks and may shed false signals of unforeseen shocks, faulty measures, or suspect collection processes," Yamarone wrote. For example, economists once believed, because it happened in the 1960s and 1970s, that when the unemployment rate dropped below 6 percent, inflation followed. Yet that proved wrong when unemployment dipped below 4 percent in the late 1990s and inflation also declined.

Indicators are also defined by their relationship to the business cycle. Procyclical indicators move with the economy while countercyclical indicators move opposite the economy. (Acyclical indicators have no relationship with the economy at all.)

Inflation and other factors can weaken the capacity of indicators to track trends. Consequently, many indexes of indicators are pegged to a baseline year to produce results in "constant" dollars or other monetary units to enable year-over-year comparisons. However, this results in other

distortions, which require either the introduction of new baselines years or other more complicated calculations such as "chain-weighting" of the GDP. Chain-weighting also has a shortcoming in that the subcomponents no longer add up.

The majority of economic indicators in most countries are produced by government agencies, such as the U.S. Department of Commerce's Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), using statistics compiled by those agencies themselves or by other government agencies, business organizations, or research institutions such as universities or think tanks. In the United States, as of 2010, the National Income and Product Accounts (NIPAs) of BEA provided the raw data for many of the most closely followed indicators.

Depending on the indicator, the data can be expressed in monetary terms, such as the value of building permits in a given period, or as expressions of sentiments, as in surveys of consumer expectations. Not-for-profit business organizations, chiefly the Conference Board, also prepare popular indexes of economic indicators, as do private companies, such as Standard & Poor's, which has been a division of the media conglomerate McGraw-Hill since 1966.

Release of the most prominent reports is tightly controlled so that none of the information can be leaked out in advance. This is because the data often includes surprises, such as unexpected spikes in unemployment, that can affect share prices of stocks and other publicly traded securities. For that reason, journalists wishing to review advance copies of these reports are literally locked up in secure rooms with those embargoed reports. Former Time magazine reporter Bernard Baumohl wrote about his experience in being in such a lock-up in the 2008 edition of his book, The Secrets of Economic Indicators: Hidden Clues to Future Economic Trends and Investment Opportunities. "Individuals getting such hot figures ahead of time can make a quick bundle of money, because they know something about which no one else in the financial markets is yet aware of," Baumohl explained.

Indexes can profoundly influence business decision making. For example, Yamarone cited a 2001 *Wall Street Journal* interview with a Ford Motor Company executive who admitted that a drop in the University of Michigan's index of consumer sentiment "played an important role" in the automaker's decision to cut production in North America.

BRIEF HISTORY OF ECONOMIC INDICATORS

The development of most modern economic indicators in the United States can be traced back to the 1930s, in the aftermath of the 1929 stock market crash and subsequent Great Depression. "Up until that time, there was no government agency calculating the most critical of economic statistics," Yamarone wrote. However, Yamarone also noted two indicators popular in 2008 that had earlier roots. *The Manufacturers' Shipments, Inventories, and Orders* survey, known as M3, grew out of the Department of Commerce's *Current Industrial Report*, which dates back to 1904. The second of these indicators, *Manufacturing ISM (Institute for Supply Management) Report on Business*, had its origins in the 1920s, when a predecessor organization of the ISM began periodic polling. Also, as early as 1922, the Federal Reserve introduced a monthly *Indexes of Domestic Business* report that measured fifty-five commodities in three indexes: agricultural movements, mineral products, and production of manufactured goods.

It was the Great Depression, though, that "forced the government to develop some sort of national accounting method," Yamarone wrote. He credited economist Simon Kuznets with pioneering that "national income accounting" for the Department of Commerce. Kuznets produced his first estimate in 1934 and his first report to Congress in 1937, covering the period from 1929 to 1935. It was not until July 1947, however, that Kuznet's National Income and Product Accounts (NIPAs) were presented formally, in a supplement to *Survey of Current Business*.

Since then, the indicators have grown in numbers and complexity, to reflect advances in economic thinking and in the economy itself. Not only are the figures themselves regularly updated but the BEA undertakes "benchmark revisions" every 5 years that include building new tables for new categories. "Obviously, there were times when CDs, microwave ovens, MP3 players, and DVDs didn't exist," Yamarone wrote.

THE GREATEST OF ALL INDICATORS

The gross domestic product (GDP) is widely regarded as the most important of all economic indicators. That is because, as its name suggests, it measures a country's entire domestic economic output for a given period. The key word is "domestic." Production outside the specific country is not included in GDP even of domestically owned companies. However, production by foreign-owned companies is counted. Consequently, Honda automobiles manufactured in the United States are included in U.S. GDP, whereas Mattel toys built in Mexico are not.

"Economists, policy makers, and politicians revere the GDP above all other economic statistics because it is the broadest, most comprehensive barometer available of a country's overall economic condition," Stutely wrote. Rising GDP per capita indicates economic expansion while falling GDP points to economic contraction.

GDP includes items that are final and produced. Components that go into the production of complex equipment like automobiles, for example, are not counted individually. An exception is for replacement parts. For example, tires manufactured for tire stores are added to GDP but tires installed on new vehicles are not included. Resale of items are also excluded because they do not relate to present production.

GDP is calculated using the following formula: GDP=C+I+G+(X-M) with "C" representing personal consumption, "I" pertaining to gross private domestic investment, "G" standing for government expenditures and investment, "X" equaling exports, and "M" signifying imports.

One shortcoming is GDP is that it usually does not take into account the underground economy, also known as the black or shadow economy. Estimates of the size of this unreported economy "various enormously," Stutely wrote. In the United States, for example, those estimates range from 4 to 33 percent of GDP. For Germany, the estimated range is 2 to 28 percent. "Clandestine activity like this can understandably alter the estimate of several economic indicators but none more than GDP," Yamarone wrote.

A drawback of GDP is its lack of timeliness. In the United States, it is updated quarterly, with the first report released by the BEA at 8:30 A.M. Eastern Time, one month after the end of the quarter of record. It is then revised twice, with the final report coming two months after the initial one. For that reason, economic observers look for more timely proxies in attempting to predict the trends before the GDP reports reveal them.

GDP is not to be confused with gross national product (GNP), which counts foreign production by domestically owned companies but not domestic production by foreign-owned firms. The difference between the two measures is typically very small, however.

Another criticism of GDP is that it is not an accurate measure of human well-being because GDP blindly adds regrettable expenditures, such as oil spill cleanups, to the bottom line. In response to that, ecological economist Mark Anielski of Edmonton, Alberta, has devised what he calls "genuine progress indicators" that quantify such things as water quality, commuting time, problem gambling, savings rates, electricity usage, commuting times, and the suicide rate to create an index of well-being that he compares with GDP. Mainstream economists, like James Pesando of the University of Toronto, agree that the GDP has shortcomings. However, Pesando expressed skepticism that anyone will ever come up with a useful single measure of well-being because weighting the components of such an index is too subjective. "The efforts have been here for 40 years, they'll be here for another 40 years," he said in a 2010 article in U of T Magazine.

Different agencies and observers have their own favorite indicators. As of 2010, the Conference Board,

for example, was producing three indexes that tracked a combined twenty-one indicators, including ten leading indicators. Since most of the data in the Conference Board's reports have already been released weeks or months before, economic watchers do not pay a lot of attention to those reports. They do, however, analyze them for their ability to predict long-term economic trends, according to Yamarone. The leading indicators are good at foreshadowing economic downturns perhaps too good. Famed economist Paul Samuelson has been widely quoted as observing, "Economists have correctly predicted nine of the last five recessions." As R. Mark Rogers noted in the second edition of Handbook of Key Economic Indicators in 1998, the Conference Board's leading index did predict four recessions that did not occur until 2 years later. However, he argued that those figures did accurately predict slowdowns and that the recessions did eventually happen.

EXAMPLES OF LEADING INDICATORS

Some well-known leading indicators are the employment situation, monthly employment, jobless claims, and the purchasing manager's index reports. These and other indicators are described below.

The Employment Situation Report. Released monthly by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, this report receives as much attention as any indicator. Yamarone referred to the first Friday of the month, when the BLS releases that report, as "the most important trading session of the month." It is so important that financial professionals "plan their vacations around its release." While the correlation between joblessness and the economy is not precise, unemployment figures do influence markets.

The Monthly Employment Report. This report is based on two surveys. The first, called the Current Population Survey, asks questions of 60,000 households. The second, called the Current Employment Statistics Survey, looks at payroll data from 400,000 work places. The latter is of more interest to investors.

"Both surveys have undergone refinements in sampling and reporting techniques, incorporating advances in computer-aided data-gathering and voice-recognition technologies," Yamarone wrote. "The result is that today we have a timely, accurate, and comprehensive indicator of labor-market conditions, reported from both the employees' and the employers' perspective." Like most indicators, the monthly employment report was a child of the 1930s, although the BLS did compile monthly studies of manufacturing industry payrolls as far back as 1915.

The Jobless Claims Report. Also known as the unemployment insurance weekly claims, this report is released on Thursdays by the Department of Labor. The short reporting period makes the numbers volatile; for that reason, they are seasonally adjusted and headlined as a 4-week moving average. State-to-state differences in eligibility requirements also distort these statistics, Yamarone noted.

The Purchasing Managers' Index (PMI) Report. Former Federal Reserve chairman Alan Greenspan is said to have called it his "desert island statistic." The PMI is the headline index of a monthly report by the Institute for Supply Management (ISM) of Tempe, Arizona. The Manufacturing ISM Report on Business is released on the first business day of every month. The PMI "often provides the earliest reading on changes in the economy's strength," noted Evan F. Koenig in a 2002 article in the Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas Economic & Financial Policy Review. Another feature is that it does not undergo large revisions. On the downside, it captures opinions of conditions only at the beginning of the survey month, so cannot detect shocks in the second half of the month. Nor does it weigh opinions according to the size of the firms surveyed. While it surveys only about 300 purchasing managers across the United States, the PMI has proven to reflect the broader economy. That is because those surveyed are responsible for major buying decisions, which ripple through the economy. Yamarone noted, for example, that the PMI "has shown an uncanny ability to predict recessions months before the National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER) declares them."

The New Residential Construction Report. Commonly referred to as "housing starts," this report is released by the U.S. Census Bureau and the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) around the 15th of each month and references the preceding month. While house construction only accounts for about 5 percent of GDP, it greatly affects the investment variable of the GDP equation. Because of the expense involved, the rate of new house construction reflects overall consumer confidence. The building of new houses also stimulates other large purchasers such as furniture and appliances as owners outfit their new homes. Like many other economic indicators, the housing starts data are "seasonally adjusted" using a mathematical formula to account for regular and recurring swings in a given market at different times of the year. Seasonal variations also mean that economic watchers prefer to compare year-to-year figures (such as one February to another) rather by consecutive months.

Standard & Poor's 500. This index tracks the movement of 500 stocks, as the name suggests. It is considered a much more reliable barometer of the stock market than the Dow Jones Industrial Average, which tracks the stocks of only

thirty blue-chip companies. With the advent of the Internet, the S&P Index is updated continually online. The speculative nature of stock trading and its susceptibility to panics and "irrational exuberance," in the words of Greenspan, undermine the stock market's value as an indicator of overall economic health. However, as the recession of 2008 and 2009 revealed, irrational market behavior can profoundly affect the economy. Rising markets indicate business growth and improved consumer confidence, while declining markets point to the opposite. In a March 2009 posting on his blog, investment professional Christopher Monoki of Reconnaissance Capital wrote that the S'P 500 is not a good leading indicator if the market is irrational. "Thus, at levels below 700 on the S'P 500...stocks more than discount most current anxiety and future concerns, known and perhaps even unknown," Monoki wrote.

In the 2006 edition of *Using Economic Indicators to Improve Investment Analysis*, Evelina M. Tainer cited Geoffrey Moore, a business cycle expert, who observed that production costs rise, profits fall, and interest rates typically increase as business expansion slows down. Those factors cause stock prices to drop before the expansion stops. The lag is usually around 6 months, also on the upturn. Knowing the state of the stock market and business cycles aids investment decisions, Tainer wrote. "For example, to follow the adage buy low and sell high," you could buy stocks of consumer durable goods companies (such as producers of automobiles or furniture) when the stock market is turning around *but* while the economy is still in recession."

Commodities Indexes. These track the markets for raw materials such as oil, lumber, metals, corn, and thousands of other commodities. Among the popular commodities indexes is the S&P GSCI, so-named because Standards & Poor's acquired the Goldman Sachs Commodity Index in 2007. Other commodities indexes include the Reuters CRB Index, the Dow Jones-UBS Commodity Indexes, and Rogers International Commodity Index. While commodities indexes are volatile and susceptible even to the weather, they do coincide with economic trends, such as inflation. The supply and price of individual commodities also affect industrial sectors that depend on those materials, such as cement and lumber in building construction.

The Thomson Reuters/University of Michigan Index of Consumer Sentiment. This index is built from monthly surveys of consumers conducted by the university's Survey Research Center. The surveys, which George Katana started in 1946, ask about fifty questions. As of 2010, about 500 consumers across the coterminous United States (the forty-eight states south of Canada, plus the District of Columbia) were being questioned each month. The surveys "have proven to be an accurate indicator of the future course of the national economy," according to a posting on the

university's Survey of Consumers Web site. As of April 2010, the Conference Board and ABC News also released indexes based on consumer surveys.

The Beige Book. This is the name given because of its color to the *Summary of Commentary on Current Economic Conditions*, which is published eight times a year by the Federal Reserve board. "Each Federal Reserve Bank gathers anecdotal information on current economic conditions in its District through reports from Bank and Branch directors and interviews with key business contacts, economists, market experts, and other sources," according to a 2010 posting on the Federal Reserve Board Web site. While the Beige Book contains no new information, it can offer clues to economic watchers trained in interpreting the jargon used in the report, according to a posting on www.investopedia.com.

The Yield Curve. Also called the interest rate spread, the yield curve measures the difference in the yield between short- and long-term securities. In the United States, the Conference Board measures the spread on 10-year Treasury bonds and the overnight interest rates that banks charge each on their loans. "The longer the term to maturity, the greater the chance something could happen to cause the issuer to default on bonds, thus raising the risk of exposure for the investors," Joel Magnuson wrote in his 2007 book, Mindful Economics: How the U.S. Economy Works, Why It Matters, and How It Could Be Different.

The Money Supply. This refers to the money in the economy. The Conference Board includes what is known as the M2 money supply, which is based on 1992 U.S. dollars adjusted for inflation, in its leading index. Changes in M2 are linked to inflation.

EXAMPLES OF COINCIDENT INDICATORS

The Industrial Production and Capacity Utilization Report is released in the middle of each month by the Federal Reserve board. It is one of the oldest measures of the U.S. economy, dating back to shortly after the founding of the Federal Reserve in 1913. Industrial production is procyclical and can be a proxy for the quarterly GDP report. However, while every recession since 1950 came with a drop in industrial production, there were occasions when a healthy economy coincided with sluggish industrial production.

The indexes that form the foundation of the industrial production and capacity utilization report are based on actual output, such as barrels of oil or tons of steel, and monetary dollar values. They are compared to a base year, which in 2010 was 2002. Economists estimate that the optimum rate for capacity utilization is around 85 percent,

although it varies by industry. Lower levels indicate a recession whereas higher levels portend inflation.

Number of employees on Non-agricultural Payrolls. This statistic is found on the monthly Employment Situation report (see above) of the Bureau of Labor Statistics. The number accounts for over half the weight on the Conference Board's coincident index of four indicators. "Because the changes in this series reflect the actual net hiring and firing of all but agricultural establishments and the smallest businesses in the nation, it is one of the most closely watched series for gauging the health of the economy," the Conference Board explained on its Web site.

The Manufacturing and Trade Inventories and Sales Report. The U.S. Census Bureau collects data for this report from three separate surveys: the Monthly Retail Trade Survey, the Monthly Wholesale Trade Survey, and the Manufacturers' Shipments, Inventories, and Orders Survey. "The report is monitored in conjunction with a variety of other economic indicators to help gauge the direction and strength of the economy, and what the Federal Reserve might do next with short-term interest rates," according to the *Schwab Guide to Economic Indicators* in a November 2007 posting to its Web site.

EXAMPLES OF LAGGING INDICATORS

Three of the more common lagging indicators are the average duration of employment, average primerate, and changes in manufacturing cost per unit.

Average Duration of Unemployment. This indicator appears in a table in the monthly BLS Employment Situation report. Length of unemployment tends to lag behind the overall economy because of employers' reluctance to hire after a recession ends and the delay in reducing staff once a recession begins.

Average Prime Rate. The Federal Reserve board reports each month on the average rate banks charge each other for loans. The rate tends to move up or down with the federal funds overnight rate, which the Fed will raise or lower to regulate the economy. For that reason, the average prime rate lags behind changes in the overall economy.

Change in Manufacturing Labor Cost Per Unit. The Conference Board arrives at this indicator from various data sources including the Federal Reserve and the BEA. The index is calculated over 6 months because the monthly changes are erratic. However, the changes tend to be most pronounced during recessions because output drops faster than employers lay off workers.

OTHER INDICATORS

Many other indicators provide insight into the economy. These include sales and prices of new and existing houses, rates of mortgage delinquencies and foreclosures, inventory to sales ratios, and the *Economist*'s Big Mac Index, which in 2010 was comparing the cost of the hamburger to currency values in about 120 countries. The magazine calls it "arguably the world's most accurate financial indicator to be based on a fast-food item."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anielski, Mark. The Economics of Happiness: Building Genuine Wealth. Gabriola Island, BC, Canada: New Society Publishers. 2007.
- Baumohl, Bernard. *The Secrets of Economic Indicators: Hidden Clues to Future Economic Trends and Investment Opportunities.* 2d ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Wharton School Publishing, 2008.
- The Conference Board. "Economic Indicators." Available from: http://www.conference board.org/economics/indicators.cfm.
- Consumer Metrics Institute: Home of Daily Consumer Leading Indicators. Web site. Available from: http://www.consumer indexes.com/
- Federal Reserve Board. "Fed 101 Economic Indicators." Available from: http://www.federalreserveeducation.org/fed101/policy/ indicators.htm.
- Futrelle, David. "Underwear, Hot Waitresses, and Other Leading Economic Indicators." *CNNMoney.com.* 8 September 2009. Available from: http://moremoney.blogs.money.cnn.com/2009/09/08/underwear hot waitresses and other leading economic indicators.
- Institute for Supply Management. Web site. Available from: http://www.ism.ws/
- Kleiner, Kurt. "Is Life Getting Better?" *U of T Magazine*. Winter 2010. Available from: http://www.magazine.utoronto.ca.
- Koenig, Evan F. "Using the Purchasing Managers' Index to Assess the Economy's Strength and the Likely Direction of Monetary Policy." *Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas Economic & Financial Policy Review* 1, no. 6 (2002). Available from: http://www.dallasfed.org/research/efpr/pdfs/v01 n06 a01.pdf.
- Magnuson, Joel. Mindful Economics: How the U.S. Economy Works, Why It Matters, and How It Could Be Different. New York: Seven Stories Press, 2007.
- Marks, Gary, and John F. Mauldin. Rocking Wall Street: Four Powerful Strategies That Will Shake Up the Way You Invest, Build Up Your Wealth, and Give Your Your life Back. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.
- Rogers, Mark R. *Handbook of Key Economic Indicators*. New York: McGraw Hill, 1998.
- Schwab Guide to Economic Indicators. Available from: http://www.schwab.com.
- Stutely, Richard. *The Economist Guide to Economic Indicators:*Making Sense of Economics. 5th ed. Princeton, N.J.: Bloomberg Press. 2003.
- Tainer, Evelina M. *Using Economic Indicators to Improve Investment Analysis.* 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2006.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Economic Indicators." Available from: http://www.census.gov/cgi bin/briefroom/BriefRm.

- U.S. Department of Commerce. Economic and Statistics Administration. Web site. Available from: http://www.economicindicators.gov.
- Yamarone, Richard. *The Trader's Guide to Key Economic Indicators*. New York: Bloomberg Press, 2007.

Norbury, Anaxos

ECONOMIC ORDER QUANTITY (EOQ)

The Economic Order Quantity (EOQ) model was introduced in 1913 by Ford Whitman Harris in an article published in *Factory, The Magazine of Management.* The article was disseminated widely at the time, but the EOQ concept was not broadly embraced until its rediscovery in 1988. Today it serves as a standard tool for inventory management.

The Economic Order Quantity is the number of units that a company should add to inventory with each order to minimize the total costs of inventory such as holding costs, order costs, and shortage costs. The EOQ is used as part of a continuous review inventory system in which the level of inventory is monitored at all times and a fixed quantity is ordered each time the inventory level reaches a specific reorder point. The EOQ provides a model for calculating the appropriate reorder point and the optimal reorder quantity to ensure the instantaneous replenishment of inventory with no shortages. It can be a valuable tool for small-business owners who need to make decisions about how much inventory to keep on hand, how many items to order each time, and how often to reorder so as to incur the lowest possible costs.

The EOQ model assumes that demand is constant, and that inventory is depleted at a fixed rate until it reaches zero. At that point, a specific number of items arrive to return the inventory to its beginning level. Since the model assumes instantaneous replenishment, there are no inventory shortages or associated costs. Therefore, the cost of inventory under the EOQ model involves a tradeoff between inventory holding costs (the cost of storage, as well as the cost of tying up capital in inventory rather than investing it or using it for other purposes) and order costs (any fees associated with placing orders, such as delivery charges). Ordering a large amount at one time will increase a small business's holding costs, while making more frequent orders of fewer items will reduce holding costs but increase order costs. The EOQ model determines the quantity that minimizes the sum of these costs.

The basic EOQ relationship is shown below. Assume there is a painter using 3,500 gallons of paint per year, paying \$5 a gallon, a \$15 fixed charge every time he or she

orders, and an inventory cost per gallon held averaging \$3 per gallon per year.

The relationship is TC = P×D + H×Q \div 2 + S×D \div Q

- TC is the total annual inventory cost to be calculated.
- P is the price per unit paid assume \$5 per unit.
- D is the total number of units purchased in a year assume 3,500 units.
- H is the holding cost per unit per year assume \$3 per unit per annum.
- Q is the quantity ordered each time an order is placed initially assume 350 gallons per order.
- S is the fixed cost of each order assume \$15 per order.

Calculating TC with these values, the total inventory cost is \$18,175 for the year. Notice that the main variable in this equation is the quantity ordered, Q. The painter might decide to purchase a smaller quantity. If he or she does so, more orders will mean higher fixed order expenses (represented by S) because more orders are handled but lower holding charges (represented by H) because less room will be required to hold the paint and less money will be tied up in in-stock paint inventory. Assuming the painter buys 200 gallons at a time instead of 350, the TC will drop to \$18,063 a year, for a savings of dollar; 112 a year. That does not mean that reduced order quantities always translate into lower total costs. For example, if the painter lowers purchases to 150 at a time the results become unfavorable, with total costs increasing to \$18,075. Where is the optimal purchase quantity to be found?

The EOQ formula produces the answer. The ideal order quantity comes about when the two parts of the main EOQ relationship HQ/2 and SD/Q are equal. The order quantity can be calculated as follows: Multiply total units (D) by the fixed ordering costs (S) $3,500 \times 15 and get 52,500; multiply that number by 2 and get 105,000. Divide that number by the holding cost (H), which is \$3 in this example, and get 35,000. Take the square root of that and get 187. That number is then Q.

In the next step, HQ/2 translates to 281, and SD/Q also comes to 281. Using 187 for Q in the main EOQ relationship, the total annual inventory cost is \$18,061, the lowest cost possible with the unit and pricing factors shown in the example above.

Thus EOQ is defined by the formula: EOQ = square root of 2DS/H. The number for Q, 187 in this case, divided into 3,500 units, suggests that the painter should purchase paint nineteen times during the year, buying 187 gallons at a time.

The EOQ will sometimes change as a result of quantity discounts offered by some suppliers as an incentive to

customers who place larger orders. For example, a certain supplier may charge \$20 per unit on orders of less than 100 units and only \$18 per unit on orders over 100 units. To determine whether it makes sense to take advantage of a quantity discount when reordering inventory, a small-business owner must compute the EOQ using the formula (Q = the square root of 2DS/H), compute the total cost of inventory for the EOQ and for all price break points above it, and then select the order quantity that provides the minimum total cost.

For example, say that the painter can order 200 gallons or more for \$4.75 per gallon, with all other factors in the computation remaining the same. He must compare the total costs of taking this approach to the total costs under the EOQ. Using the total cost formula outlined above, the painter would find TC = PD + HQ/2 + S*D/Q = $(5 \times 3,500) + (3 \times 187)/2 + (15 \times 3,500)/187 = $18,061$ for the EOQ. Ordering the higher quantity and receiving the price discount would yield a total cost of $(4.75 \times 3,500) + (3 \times 200)/2 + (15 \times 3,500)/200 = $17,187$. In other words, the painter can save \$875 per year by taking advantage of the price break and making 17.5 orders per year of 200 units each.

EOQ calculations are rarely as simple as this example shows. In practice they present many implementation issues, especially for small businesses. Specifically, EOQ strategies require continuous monitoring of inventory balances and frequent updating of both ordering and carrying cost information to ensure accurate knowledge of ordering costs per order and carrying costs per dollar of inventory. This can be particularly cumbersome if EOQ values are being calculated separately for each item in the product line. The small business with a large and frequently turning inventory may be well served by utilizing inventory software that applies the EOQ concept more complexly to real-world situations, helping to facilitate calculations and purchasing decisions. The business should be sure to test the accuracy of the software programming prior to actual inventory implementation. This must be done by manually checking the calculations using sample items that represent the variations inherent in the inventory base.

Whichever EOQ method is used strictly manual or sophisticated software it is important to consider both the short-term and long-term effects the calculation will have on warehouse space, cash flow, and operations and to respond accordingly. For instance, if the calculation calls for a substantial increase in inventory level, but the company's infrastructure cannot accommodate it right away, the EOQ formula should be temporarily adjusted until appropriate arrangements can be made to manage the added storage requirements and compensate for cash flow effects. Conversely, if the calculation shows inventory levels

dropping and order frequency increasing, it may be time to evaluate staffing, equipment, and process changes to handle the increased activity and to revise the assumptions in the formula. In addition to such reactionary revisions to the EOQ calculation, it is also essential to review the formula regularly (at least once per year). This will ensure that the calculation values order costs, carrying costs account for changes in interest rates, storage costs, and operational expenses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Accounting Software." Financial Executive. October 2002. Balakrishnan, Antaram, Michael S. Pangburn, and Euthemia Stavrulaki. "Stack Them High, Let 'Em Fly." Management Science. May 2004.
- Bassin, William M. "A Technique for Applying EOQ Models to Retail Cycle Stock Inventories. Em Fly." Journal of Small Business Management. 1 January 1990. Available from: http:// www.allbusiness.com/management/118705 1.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Erlenkotter, Donald. "Ford Whitman Harris and the Economic Order Quantity Model." *Operations Research* 38, no. 6 (Nov. Dec. 1990): 937–946. Available from: http://www.jstor.org/ stable/170961. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Khouja, Moutaz, and Sungjune Park. "Optimal Lot Sizing Under Continuous Price Decrease." *Omega.* December 2003.
- Piasecki, Dave. "Optimizing Economic Order Quantity." *IIE Solutions*. January 2001. Available from: http://www.inventoryops.com/economic order quantity.htm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Wang, Kung Jeng, Hui Ming Wee, Shin Feng Gao, and Shen Lian Chung. "Production and Inventory Control with Chaotic Demands." *Omega*. April 2005.
- Woolsey, Robert E. D., and Ruth Maurer. *Inventory Control (For People Who Really Have to Do It)*. Marietta, Ga.: Lionheart Publishing, 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

ECONOMIES OF SCALE

Economies of scale refer to economic efficiencies that result from carrying out a process on a larger scale. In other words, when increased output leads to decreased costs, the result is an economy of scale. Scale effects are possible because in most production operations both fixed and variable costs are involved; the fixed costs (such as equipment operation) are not related to production volume, but the variable costs (like how many units are generated) are tied in. Large production runs therefore absorb more of the fixed costs than do short runs. An example is a traditional printing run. Setting up the run requires burning a plate after a photographic process, mounting the plate on the printing press, adjusting ink flow, and running five or six

pages to make sure everything is set up correctly. The cost of setting up will be the same, or fixed, whether the printer produces one copy or 10,000. If the set-up cost is \$55 and the printer produces 500 copies, each copy will carry 11 cents' worth of set-up cost. But if 10,000 pages are printed, each page carries only 0.55 cents of set-up cost. The reduction in cost per unit is an economy due to scale. Much the same thing happens when an author writes a book and gets it published. If the publisher pays the author a \$10,000 advance and then only sells 25 copies, each book costs the publisher \$400 in fixed cost and the publisher will lose a lot of money. If the book sells 5,000 copies, each carries \$2 dollars in fixed cost, generating a significantly more favorable cost profile and much better potential for profit.

CONTRIBUTING FACTORS

Economies of scale can result from a variety of situations, mainly internal. The list below highlights some of the common contributors.

- Specialization. With training, workers can become highly proficient at specific tasks, enabling division of labor and increased efficiency.
- Capacity. High fixed costs, such as those associated with constructing a factory, are lower if the factory runs at peak capacity and churns out maximum product.
- Bulk purchasing. Purchasing larger quantities at one time reduces transportation and packaging costs.
- Overhead. Overhead costs can be lowered by merging operations and facilities where feasible. One office is cheaper to maintain than two.

SCALE AND LIMITATIONS

While beneficial, economies of scale do not offer endless opportunities. They have their limits. Economies of scale are closely tied to systems of production where something standardized is replicated many times or to fixed facilities that operate for a set number of hours per day, ranging from a few hours only up to 24 hours a day. Limitations are thus imposed by equipment capacity, time, and the nature of the product or service. For example, equipment cannot be in use longer than 24 hours per day. Similarly, internal staffs cannot effectively handle an ever-growing volume of transactions without eventually expanding the size of the allocated employee base. Type of service also plays a role. Heart bypass operations, although many thousands are performed every day, are always unique. A heart surgeon's personal action is involved and cannot be mechanically multiplied. Economies of scale are thus not available in heart surgery. Neither are they available in barber shops. In general, businesses or activities that provide unique services delivered in person are less able to generate economies of scale. People who ultimately sell their time rather than something that they have made (which can be multiplied) tend to charge more for their time. The higher the skill level, the more they charge and volume discounts seldom apply.

SMALL BUSINESS AND SCALE

It is frequently repeated that small businesses have less opportunity to apply economies of scale for the simple reason that they are small and unlikely to be engaged in mass production. The generalization is true enough if economies of scale are viewed narrowly. In effect economies of scale are also available to small businesses, and they are becoming increasingly so as a consequence of modern developments in the services sectors and in technology.

Buying Services. Many small businesses achieve economies of scale by using external services rather than doing every job in-house themselves. Many small businesses, for example, purchase their payroll services from a large payroll company; they receive sophisticated services, including annual tax notifications, at a much lower cost than they could achieve by paying an internal payroll staffer. Accounting services are purchased similarly, often in combination with using a modern software program for keying in data at the company's location and having a professional accountant check and use the software for tax preparation purposes. The small business engaging the professional payroll clerk or accountant only uses a small portion of his or her time and pays only a small percentage of the professional's fixed costs. Any organization (like a payroll or accounting firm) servicing a large number of small businesses is, from the small business perspective, an "economy of scale."

Sharing Risks. A 2009 report from the Small Business Administration found that small businesses pay up to 18 percent more than large businesses for the same health insurance policies. The discrepancy, according to the report, is because big corporations can spread risk across a large pool of employees. In many locations across the country, chambers of commerce or other organizations, such as employer exchanges, offer health insurance services to small businesses. In these instances, the organization effectively becomes the "large-scale" purchaser of insurance on behalf of its members. It thus creates a large pool of people much more attractive to the insurance carrier, which enjoys the scale effect by dealing with a single purchaser. The small business enjoys an attractively low premium otherwise unavailable except by this participation, enabling it to gain leverage and economies of scale through association.

Scaling Through Technology. Developments in computers and the spread of the Internet have created economies

of scale at low cost that the small business is able to exploit. Today a small business with a handful of employees, a few computers, and an Internet connection can deliver services that, in the 1950s, would have required some 200 employees. The Internet has enabled small operations to be much more productive in purchasing, marketing, hiring, data collection, accounting, selling for credit, desktop publishing, and a host of other areas.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Corporate E cycling." Los Angeles Business Journal. 9 May 2005. DeYoung, Robert. "The Performance of Internet Based Business Models: Evidence from the Banking Industry." Journal of Business. May 2005.

"Economies of Scale." *EconomicsHelp.org*. Available from: http://www.economicshelp.org/microessays/costs/economies scale. html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Henricks, Mark. "Learn To Share." Entrepreneur. March 2001.
"No Special Relationship." Utility Week. 28 November 2003.
Potter, Donald V. "Scale Matters." Across the Board. July 2000.
Sinnock, Bonnie. "Industry Needs to Grapple with Issue of Outsourcing Jobs Overseas." National Mortgage News. 15 March 2004.

Spiro, Josh. "SBA Makes the Business Case for Healthcare Reform." *Inc.* 2 November 2009. Available from: http:// www.inc.com/news/articles/2009/11/reform.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Taylor, Marcia. "How Big is Enough?" *Top Producer*. December 2003.

"Thinking Locally Acting Globally: That's Not an Easy Concept for a Lot of Multinational Companies, but an Oracle Executive Argues That the Old Ways of Deferring to Local Practices Need to Be Abandoned in Favor of Global Standardization." *Financial Executive*. March April 2003.

Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

ECONOMIES OF SCOPE

Economies of scope are cost advantages that result when firms provide a variety of products rather than specializing in the production or delivery of a single product or service. Economies of scope also exist if a firm can produce a given level of output of each product line more cheaply than a combination of separate firms, each producing a single product at the given output level. Economies of scope can arise from the sharing or joint utilization of inputs, such as marketing and distribution strategies, that can lead to reductions in unit costs. For example, a sales force promoting and selling multiple products is able to spread the costs of advertising and travel time over a larger revenue base resulting in cost efficiencies compared to dedicating those dollars solely to the marketing and sale of one product. Similarly, economies of scope can be achieved through

shipping efficiencies resulting from bundling products for distribution to a specific location versus shipping individual product types to that location separately. Scope economies are frequently documented in the business literature and have been found to exist in industries ranging from health-care and banking to publishing and telecommunications. Even business-to-business and e-commerce providers utilize economies of scope.

SCOPE VERSUS SCALE

Economies of scope differ from economies of scale. Essentially, economies of scale involve spreading fixed costs over a larger number of production units for the same product or service while economies of scope involve spreading the cost of set resources or skills over multiple product or service units. That being said, it must be recognized that economies of scope and economies of scale are not mutually exclusive. While economies of scope allow costs to be spread over several enterprises, the size of each enterprise can be modified to also achieve economies of scale. So a company that gains cost benefits from demand-side efficiencies associated with producing a more diversified product portfolio can also reap cost advantages from supply-side efficiencies arising from increasing single-unit production to certain levels.

METHODS OF ACHIEVING ECONOMIES OF SCOPE

Companies can target economies of scope in numerous ways. Some common tactics include:

Flexible Manufacturing. The use of flexible processes and flexible manufacturing systems has resulted in economies of scope because these systems allow quick, low-cost switching from one product line to another. If a producer can manufacture multiple products with the same equipment and if the equipment allows the flexibility to change as market demands change, the manufacturer can add a variety of new products to its current line. The scope of products increases, offering a barrier to entry for new firms and a competitive synergy for the manufacturer itself. The advent of computer-integrated manufacturing (which electronically unifies all production processes) also facilitates economies of scope because it reduces the time required for setup and tuning between products, making it economically efficient to produce small batches of nonstandardized products providing additional competitive advantage.

Related Diversification. Economies of scope often result from a related diversification strategy and may even be termed "economies of diversification." This strategy is made operational when a firm builds upon or extends existing capabilities, resources, or areas of expertise for

greater competitiveness. According to M. A. Hill, R. D. Ireland, and R. E. Hoskisson in their best-selling strategic management textbook, *Strategic Management: Competitiveness and Globalization*, firms select related diversification as their corporate-level strategy in an attempt to exploit economies of scope between their various business units. Cost savings result when a business transfers expertise in one business to a new business. The businesses can share operational skills and know-how in manufacturing or even share plant facilities, equipment, or other existing assets. They may also share intangible assets like expertise or a corporate core competence. Such sharing of activities is common and is a way to maximize capabilities and limit constraints.

As an example, Kleenex Corporation manufactures a number of paper products for a variety of end users, including products targeted specifically for hospitals and health care providers, infants, children, families, and women. Their brands include Kleenex, Viva, Scott, and Cottonelle napkins, paper towels, and facial tissues; Depends and Poise incontinence products; Huggies diapers and wipes; Pull-Ups, Goodnites, and Little Swimmers infant products; Kotex, New Freedom, Litedays, and Security feminine hygiene products; and a number of products for surgical use, infection control, and patient care. All of these product lines utilize similar raw material inputs and manufacturing processes as well as distribution and logistics channels. They can also share marketing expertise and expense to maximize promotional efforts and impact.

Mergers. The merger wave that swept the United States in the late 1990s and the first decade of the twenty-first century was, in part, an attempt to create scope economies. Mergers may be undertaken for any number of reasons. "As a rule of thumb," explained Rob Preston in an article about the trouble with mergers, "scope' acquisitions moves that enhance or extend a vendor's product portfolio succeed more often than those undertaken to increase size and consolidate costs." Pharmaceutical companies, for example, frequently combine forces to share research and development expenses and bring new products to market. Research has shown that firms involved in drug discovery realize economies of scope by sustaining diverse portfolios of research projects that capture both internal and external knowledge crossover.

Linked Supply Chains. Today's linked supply chains among raw material suppliers, other vendors, manufacturers, wholesalers, distributors, retailers, and consumers often bring about economies of scope. Integrating a vertical supply chain results in productivity gains, waste reduction, and cost improvements. These improvements, which arise from the ability to eliminate costs by operating two or more businesses under the same corporate umbrella, exist whenever it is less costly for two or more

businesses to operate under centralized management than to function independently.

The opportunity to gain cost savings can arise from interrelationships anywhere along a value chain. As firms become linked in supply chains, particularly as part of the expanding information economy, there is a growing potential for economies of scope. Scope economies can increase a firm's value and lead to increases in performance and higher returns to shareholders. Building economies of scope can also help a firm to reduce the risks inherent in producing a single product or providing a service to a single industry.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Banker, R. D., H. H. Chang, and S. K. Majumdar. "Economies of Scope in the U.S. Telecommunications Industry." *Information Economies and Policy*. June 1998.
- Bar, Ezra. "Economies of Scale vs. Economies of Scope." 27 March 2006. *Article Alley*. Available from: http://www.articlealley.com/article 38647 15.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- "Economies of Scope." *EconomicExpert.com*. Available from: http://www.economicexpert.com/a/Economies:of:scope.htm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Fraquelli, Giovanni, Massimiliano Piacenzo, and Davide Vannoni. "Scope and Scale Economies in Multi Utilities." *Applied Economics*. 10 October 2004.
- Henderson, R., and I. Cockburn. "Scale, Scope, and Spillovers: The Determinants of Research Productivity in Drug Discovery." *RAND Journal of Economics*. Spring 1996.
- Hill, M. A., R. D. Ireland, and R. E. Hoskisson. Strategic
 Management: Competitiveness and Globalization. 4th ed.
 Cincinnati, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2001.
- Hofstrand, Don. "Economies of Scope." Agricultural Marketing Resource Center, Iowa State University. Available from: http:// www.agmrc.org/business development/getting prepared/ business and economic concepts and principles/economies of scope.cfm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Kass, D. I. "Economies of Scope and Home Healthcare." *Health Services Research*. October 1998.
- Preston, Rob. "The Trouble with Mergers." *Network Computing*. 5 March 2005.
- Ryan, M. J. "The Distribution Problem, the More for Less (Nothing) Paradox and Economies of Scale and Scope." *European Journal of Operational Research*. February 2000.
- Woodall, P. "Survey: The New Economy: Falling Through the Net?" *Economist* 23 September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

8(A) PROGRAM

The 8(a) Program is a Small Business Administration (SBA) program intended to provide assistance to economically and socially disadvantaged business owners. The initiative,

which originated out of Section 8(a) of the Small Business Act hence its name provides participants with access to a variety of business development services, including the opportunity to receive federal contracts on a sole-source or limited-competition basis. The program has been an important one for thousands of minority entrepreneurs since its inception in 1968.

8(A) PROGRAM ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS

Entrepreneurs seeking to gain entrance into the SBA's 8(a) program must meet a number of criteria in such areas as ownership, management, and likelihood of success.

- An applicant must qualify as a small business enterprise as defined by the Small Business Administration's rules and regulations.
- An applicant firm must be majority-owned (51 percent or more) by an individual(s) who is an American citizen. If the business is a corporation, "at least 51 percent of each class of voting stock and 51 percent of the aggregate of all outstanding shares of stock must be unconditionally owned by an individual(s) determined by SBA to be socially and economically disadvantaged," stated the Small Business Administration.
- Majority owners of the applicant firm have to meet the SBA definition of a socially and economically disadvantaged group. Socially disadvantaged individuals are defined by the SBA as those who have been subjected to racial or ethnic prejudice or cultural bias because of their identification as members of groups without regard to their individual qualities. Economically disadvantaged individuals, meanwhile, are defined by the SBA as socially disadvantaged people whose ability to compete in the free enterprise system has been diminished as a result of lesser capital and credit opportunities. Individuals from a broad array of social/ethnic groups have been designated as eligible for the 8(a) Program under the above criteria, including black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Native Americans, Pacific Americans, and members of other ethnic groups. Individuals who are not members of recognized socially disadvantaged groups may also apply, but the SBA notes that such applicants "must establish social disadvantage on the basis of clear and convincing evidence."
- Stock status is also considered. For example, a business may not claim to be unconditionally owned by socially/economically disadvantaged individuals if it makes that claim on the basis of unexercised stock options. Similarly, the SBA considers options to purchase stock held by nondisadvantaged entities when determining ownership.

- One 8(a) firm may not hold more than a 10 percent equity ownership interest in any other 8(a) firm. Moreover, no individual owner of an 8(a) firm, even if he or she qualifies as disadvantaged, may hold an equity ownership interest of more than 10 percent in another firm involved in the 8(a) program.
- According to the SBA, "the management and daily business operations of a firm must be controlled by an owner(s) of the firm who has been determined to be socially and/or economically disadvantaged. For a disadvantaged individual to control the firm, that individual must have managerial or technical experience and competency directly related to the primary industry in which the firm is seeking 8(a) certification.... for those industries requiring professional licenses, SBA determines that the firm or individuals employed by the firm must hold the requisite license(s)."
- At least one full-time manager who qualifies under SBA definitions as a disadvantaged person must hold the position of president or CEO in the company.
- The individual(s) claiming disadvantage must demonstrate that he or she personally suffered disadvantage, not just that the social or economic group of which he or she is a member has historically been considered to be disadvantaged. Moreover, the SBA stipulates that social disadvantage must be: 1) rooted in treatment received in American society, not other countries; 2) chronic and substantial; and 3) hindered the individual's entrance or progress in the world of business. Applicants can point to several kinds of experiences to demonstrate the above, including denial of equal access to institutions of higher education; exclusion from social and professional associations; denial of educational honors; social pressures that discouraged the individual from pursuing education; and discrimination in efforts to secure employment or professional advancement.
- Individuals claiming economic disadvantage cannot have a personal net worth in excess of \$250,000, no matter what their origins are.
- Applicants have to show that they have been in business in the industry area to which they are applying for at least 2 years prior to the date of their 8(a) application. They can do this by submitting income tax returns showing revenues for those years.
- Applicants must be deemed by the SBA to have a
 good probability of success in the industry in which
 they are involved. In making this determination, the
 Small Business Administration considers many
 factors, including the technical and managerial
 abilities and experiences of the owner(s), the

financial situation of the applicant firm, and the company's record of performance on prior federal and private sector contracts.

Businesses owned by white women may also be eligible for the program. Traditionally, these entrepreneurs had to demonstrate in strong terms that they had been discriminated against in the past because of gender, and that this discrimination had been sufficiently egregious to hinder their success in the business world. In the late 1990s, however, the SBA adjusted eligibility requirements to make it easier for white women-owned businesses to gain entrance into the 8(a) Program.

If a disadvantaged individual acquires a business that is enrolled in the 8(a) Program, he or she may be able to continue to maintain the firm's participation in the program, provided that prior approval was obtained by the SBA.

Certain kinds of businesses are ineligible for inclusion in the 8(a) Program. These include franchises of any kind, nonprofit organizations, brokers and packagers, and businesses owned by other disadvantaged firms. In addition, firms may be denied entry into the program for reasons of character. As defined by the SBA, demonstrations of "lack of character" may include any or all of the following:

- Adverse information regarding possible criminal conduct undertaken by the applicant or the firm's principals.
- Violations of SBA regulations.
- Debarment or suspension of firms or individuals.
- Evidence of lack of business integrity (such as indictments, pleas of guilt in legal cases, convictions for violations of legal behavior, adverse civil judgements, or out-of-court settlements).
- Evidence that the company knowingly submitted false information during the application process.
- Owners or other principals of the firm are currently in prison, on parole, or on probation for criminal activity.

Waivers of the "2-Years-In-Business" Requirement. Under certain circumstances, the SBA permits small businesses that have not yet been in operation for 2 years to participate in the 8(a) program. These mitigating circumstances include:

- Individual(s) making the application has "substantially demonstrated business management experience."
- Applicant has sufficient technical expertise in his or her chosen area of business to make it very likely that he or she will be able to launch and maintain a successful business.

- Applicant demonstrates enough capital to carry out his or her business plan.
- Applicant shows that he or she has the ability to obtain the necessary personnel, facilities, equipment, and other requirements to perform all duties and obligations associated with contracts available through the 8(a) Program.
- Individual(s) making the application has a record of successful performance of contract work in the past, provided that those contracts (which may be from either government or private clients) are in the primary industry category in which the applicant is seeking program certification.

APPLYING TO THE 8(A) PROGRAM

Applications to the SBA's 8(a) Program can be made through local SBA district offices or online via SBA's Web site. Small business owners will be asked to provide a wide range of materials, ranging from personal and business financial statements to organization charts, licenses, and schedules of business insurance. Prior to applying for the 8(a) Program, each firm is encouraged to take an online training course that explains the 8(a) Program in detail and culminates in an eligibility self-assessment test

Rulings on completed applications are generally made within 90 days. Not all applicants are accepted into the 8(a) Program, which has been a very popular one since its inception. If an application is turned down, the owner has the right to resubmit the application to the SBA with additional or changed information, but if the resubmitted application is still rejected, the owner may not present a new application until 12 months have passed from the date of the reconsideration decision. Finally, in cases where the applicant has been denied enrollment in the program solely because of questions about the applicant's social or economic disadvantage or majority ownership, then the owner may appeal the SBA's decision to that agency's Office of Hearings and Appeals. In this case, however, the applicant may not change the application in any way.

8(A) CONTRACT ELIGIBILITY AND SUPPORT

In fiscal 2008 participating small businesses received more than \$16 billion in 8(a) contracts. However, companies that are accepted into the 8(a) Program are not eligible for 8(a) contracts until they submit and receive approval from the SBA for their business plan. "After the firm has an approved plan, the length of time before the first 8(a) contract is awarded will vary based on the success of the firm's marketing efforts," said the SBA. "While SBA will make every effort to assist a firm with its marketing efforts,

the 8(a) Program is a self-marketing program and SBA cannot guarantee 8(a) contract awards."

In addition to marketing assistance, participants in the 8(a) Program receive help in the following areas during both the developmental stage (first 4 years) and transitional stage (next 5 years) of their involvement. During the developmental stage, program participants can look forward to sole-source and competitive 8(a) Program support, transfer via grants of technology or surplus property owned by the United States, and training to enhance entrepreneurial skills in a variety of areas. During the transitional period, meanwhile, small-business owners can look forward to continued aid in the above areas, as well as assistance from procuring agents in forming joint ventures and technical assistance in planning for graduation from the 8(a) Program.

8(A) BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT MENTOR PROTÉGÉ PROGRAM

In 1998 the SBA introduced a Business Development Mentor-Protégé Program meant to help improve the fortunes of 8(a) participants seeking federal government contracts. Mentors which may include graduates of the 8(a) Program, firms in the transitional stage of that program, or other businesses are required to demonstrate the ability to assist the protégé company for at least 1 year. Mentor companies also are required to be in good financial health and be existing federal contractors in good standing.

Companies interested in entering the program as protégé firms, meanwhile, must be in the developmental stage of the 8(a) business development program, unless they have never received an 8(a) contract or are of a size that is less than half the standard size for a small business in their primary industry of operation. Protégé companies also must be qualified for inclusion in the 8(a) Program in all other respects and be current with all reporting requirements.

Ideally, benefits of this special 8(a) Program to the protégé firm which can have only one mentor at a time will include technical and management assistance; options to enter into joint-venture business agreements with mentor firms to compete for government contracts; financial assistance in the form of equity or loans; and qualification for other SBA assistance programs.

8(A) PROGRAM ENHANCEMENTS

In November 2009 the SBA announced proposed modifications aimed at enhancing the 8(a) Program. According to SBA Administrator Karen Mills, the changes spring from the program's "Idquo; foundation of success." Mills explained that, "The 8(a) Program has a proven record as an effective program for helping disadvantaged small businesses gain access to training and contracting opportunities to help them grow, create jobs, and ultimately succeed in the marketplace once they graduate from the program."

The proposed improvements include adjustments to how assets, gross income, and retirement savings are addressed when assessing whether a company is economically disadvantaged. For example, retirement account assets would be excluded from the net worth calculations that are used in admitting businesses to the program. The intent is to broaden the program's reach. In addition, ownership and control requirements would be modified to allow greater flexibility in admitting immediate family members of current and former 8(a) participants into the program. Another significant change would involve joint venture requirements. Firms would need to perform at least 40 percent of the work on joint ventures, rather than subcontracting it out to larger businesses.

SEE ALSO Government Procurement; U.S. Small Business Association Guaranteed Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

 Bowles, Erskine. "Bite Sized Loans." Entrepreneur. December 1993.
 Caplan, Suzanne. A Piece of the Action: How Women and Minorities Can Launch Their Own Successful Businesses.
 New York: AMACOM, 1994.

Lesonsky, Rieva. "New SBA Proposed Regulations Strengthen the 8(a) Program." *Small Business Trends*. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/11/new sba proposed regulations strengthen 8a program.html. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

Mukherjee, Sougata. "SBA Planning Major Overhaul of 8(a) Program." San Antonio Business Journal. 25 August 1997.

"SBA Annoucnes 8(a) Online Applications." St. Charles County Business Record. 16 September 2004.

U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Federal Small Business Programs: Section 8(a) Program." Available from: http://www.da.usda.gov/smallbus/8a.htm. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "8(a) Application." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/8abd/application/index.html. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "8(a) Business Development Program." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/ sbaprograms/8abd/index.html. Retrieved March 1 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

ELASTICITY

Elasticity is a measure of the responsiveness of one economic variable to another. For example, advertising elasticity is the relationship between a change in a firm's advertising budget and the resulting change in product sales. Economists are often interested in the price elasticity of demand, which measures the response of the quantity of an item purchased to a change in the item's price. A good or service is considered to be highly elastic if a slight change in price leads to a

sharp change in demand for the product or service. Products and services that are highly elastic are usually more discretionary in nature—readily available in the market and something that consumers may not necessarily need in their daily lives. On the other hand, an inelastic good or service is one for which changes in price result in only modest changes to demand. These goods and services tend to be everyday necessities.

Elasticity measures are reported as a proportional or percentage change in the variable being studied. The general formula for elasticity, represented by the letter "E" in the equation below, is:

 $E = percent change in x \div percent change in y.$

Elasticity can be zero, one, greater than one, less than one, or infinite. A situation is said to be perfectly elastic when any change in y results in no change in x; elasticity is zero. When elasticity is equal to one there is unit elasticity. This means the proportional change in one variable is equal to the proportional change in another variable; in other words, the two variables are directly related and move together. When elasticity is greater than one, the proportional change in x is greater than the proportional change in y and the situation is said to be elastic.

When elasticity is less than one or is infinite, inelastic situations result. For instance, when the proportional change in x is less than the proportional change in y elasticity is less than one and the situation is considered to be inelastic. Perfectly inelastic situations result when any change in y will have an infinite effect on x.

ELASTICITY FOR MANAGERIAL DECISION MAKING

Economists compute several different elasticity measures, including the price elasticity of demand (how price changes influence demand), the price elasticity of supply (how price changes influence supply), and the income elasticity of demand (how income changes influence demand). Elasticity is typically defined in terms of changes in total revenue since that measure is of primary importance to CEOs, managers, and marketers.

Price Elasticity of Demand. For managers, a key point in discussions of demand is what happens when they alter the prices of their products and services. It is important to know the extent to which a percentage change in unit price will affect the demand for that product. The greater the price elasticity, the more sensitive consumers are to price modifications. A very high price elasticity suggests that when the price of a good or service goes up, consumers will buy much less of it, and when the price goes down they will buy much more. A very low price elasticity suggests the opposite, with price changes having little

influence on demand. With elastic demand, total revenue will decrease if the price is raised. With inelastic demand, however, total revenue will increase if the price is raised.

The possibility of raising prices and increasing dollar sales (total revenue) at the same time is very attractive to managers. This occurs only if the demand curve is inelastic. Here total revenue will increase if the price is raised, but total costs probably will not increase and, in fact, could go down. Since profit is equal to total revenue minus total costs, profit will increase as price is increased when demand for a product is inelastic. It is important to note that an entire demand curve is neither elastic nor inelastic; it only has the particular condition for a change in total revenue between two points on the curve (and not along the whole curve).

Demand elasticity is affected by three things: 1) availability of substitutes; 2) the urgency of need, and 3) the importance of the item in the customer's budget. Substitutes are products that offer the buyer a choice. For example, many consumers see corn chips as a good or homogeneous substitute for potato chips, or see sliced ham as a substitute for sliced turkey. The more substitutes available, the greater will be the elasticity of demand. If consumers see products as extremely different or heterogeneous, however, then a particular need cannot easily be satisfied by substitutes. In contrast to a product with many substitutes, a product with few or no substitutes like gasoline will have an inelastic demand curve. Similarly, demand for products that are urgently needed or are very important to a person's budget will tend to be inelastic.

Price Elasticity of Supply. The price elasticity of supply is used to assess how sensitive the supply of a product or service is to a pricing change. The greater the price elasticity, the more sensitive producers and sellers are to price changes. A very high price elasticity implies that when the price of an item or service increases, sellers will supply significantly less of it, and when the price goes down, sellers will supply substantially more. With very low price elasticity, price alterations have little influence on supply.

The main determinants of price elasticity of supply are the ability of suppliers to modify output and the time horizon. In terms of the former, consider that the easier it is for suppliers to change their output, the more elastic supply will be for that product. For example, the supply of fine art is fixed because artists cannot produce beyond their lifespan, meaning the supply is essentially inelastic. In regard to time horizons, the price elasticity of supply for most products is more elastic over the long-term than in the short-term because an extended time horizon gives suppliers more opportunities to alter their output of an item.

Income Elasticity of Demand Income elasticity of demand helps reveal how sensitive the demand for a

product or service is to changes in consumer income. The higher the income elasticity, the more sensitive demand is to income changes. Given a very high income elasticity, consumer purchases for certain products are likely to rise when income rises. A very low price elasticity suggests the opposite, that changes in a consumer income have insignificant influence on demand.

The types of goods influenced by income elasticity of demand include necessity goods, luxury goods, and inferior goods. An item is considered a necessity if its income elasticity is positive, but less than one. For example, if income increases by 10 percent, the quantity demanded rises by less than 10 percent; consumers spend a smaller percentage of their income on necessities. An item is classified as a luxury good if its income elasticity is positive, and greater than one. This means that if income rises by 10 percent, the quantity demanded grows by more than 10 percent; consumers spend a bigger percentage of their income on luxuries when they have larger incomes. An item is deemed inferior if its income elasticity is negative; when income rises, quantity demanded falls.

It is important for managers to understand the elasticity of their products and services in order to set prices and market goods appropriately to maximize profits and revenues.

SEE ALSO Financial Analysis; Pricing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Haines, Leslie. "Elasticity is Back" Oil and Gas Investor. November 2005.

Hodrick, Laurie Simon. "Does Price Elasticity Affect Corporate Financial Decisions?" *Journal of Financial Economics*. May 1999.

Moffatt, Mike. "A Primer on the Price Elasticity of Demand" About.com. Available from: http://economics.about.com/cs/ micfrohelp/a/priceelasticity.htm. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

Montgomery, Alan L., and Peter E. Rossi. "Estimating Price Elasticity with Theory Based Priors." *Journal of Marketing Research*. November 1999.

Perreault, William E. Jr., and E. Jerome McCarthy. *Basic Marketing: A Global Managerial Approach.* 15th ed. Boston, Mass.: McGraw Hill, 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

ELDERCARE

Eldercare is an important issue for many members of today's work force, and is thus a relevant matter for employers to study as well. Analysts contend that many businesses lose valuable production from the estimated 30 percent of working Americans who have to contend

with the needs of elderly parents and other relatives, and they point out that America's changing demographics are likely to make this an even more important issue for employers and employees in the coming years. "Eldercare is the next big wave washing over the workplace," wrote Jill Mazullo in *Minneapolis-St. Paul CityBusiness.* "Many workers are faced with taking on caregiving duties for an aging parent, spouse, or sibling who needs assistance with grocery shopping, medical visits, bathing, and more. Some caregivers spend upwards of 20 hours a week with a family member in need. The emotional toll is difficult to quantify, particularly when care for a loved one with Alzheimer's disease or dementia is involved. Add that to a full-time job, and you've got a career crisis in the making."

Eldercare receives far less publicity than does childcare, another very important issue to workers. But as Elise Feuerstein Karras noted in Small Business Reports, "in many ways, eldercare is more complex than childcare because it covers such a wide range of needs. Many elderly people need assistance with routine tasks such as eating, dressing, bathing and obtaining medical care. But as adults, they also need to pay their bills, access Social Security benefits and deal with legal matters such as estate planning. Employees may have to help with these tasks or arrange for others to do it sometimes for relatives who live far away." Karras added that the level of dependency that older relatives have for caregivers also increases with time, while the opposite is true of childcare. Finally, she pointed out that caregivers for elderly parents and relatives often have to tread a fine, and sometimes exhausting, line between diplomacy and control: "The balance of authority between employees and their parents can make the [eldercare] arrangements awkward. An employee with children can simply make any necessary arrangements because he or she has the authority to do so. But the grown son or daughter of an elderly person must obtain the parent's consent before arranging for care."

IMPACT OF ELDERCARE OBLIGATIONS ON EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE

In many instances, obligations associated with providing eldercare can become a considerable drain on an employee's productivity. According to a 2010 study by the Metlife Mature Market Institute, the average health care costs for an employee providing eldercare are 8 percent higher than those of an employee not required to provide eldercare, resulting in an estimated \$13 billion in employer expenses. This is because employees providing eldercare are prone to developing chronic diseases from stress or lack of proper care for their own health. Another 9 percent leave the workforce altogether, through early retirement or resignation, in order to fulfill their eldercare duties. When

these sorts of situations develop, small-business owners and other employers are faced with the loss or diminished value of a productive, trained employee and in cases where those obligations force a departure additional costs associated with finding and training a replacement.

But the obligations associated with eldercare are felt in other ways, too. Workers who provide assistance to their elderly parents or other relatives are likely to take off several days each year to attend to routine care issues. The MetLife survey confirmed this condition, noting that more than 60 percent of respondents responsible for eldercare reported having to leave work early, call in sick, or reduce their working hours in order to accommodate eldercare. Some employers might comfort themselves by observing that those vacation days are not unexcused absences, but they should recognize that losing vacation time for this reason can have a negative impact on employee morale and, ultimately, performance. Moreover, partial absenteeism late arrivals, long lunch breaks, early departures can take a heavy toll as well. But Tibbett L. Speer contended in American Demographics that even bigger problems for employers are "the workday interruptions faced by caregivers who talk on the phone with loved ones and service providers. This situation can arise even with employees who don't physically care for parents or whose parents live elsewhere. Estimated at one hour per week per caregiver, this factor is the biggest drain of all on employee productivity."

SMALL BUSINESS AND ELDERCARE BENEFITS

Many small-business owners operate under the assumption that they can provide little assistance to employees who are grappling with eldercare issues. In reality, however, business experts say that both small and large companies can take several relatively inexpensive measures to help their staffers out and, in the long run, help them reach or return to high levels of productivity. Indeed, "by helping employees balance work and family responsibilities, elder care benefits can have a positive effect on employee attendance and productivity," observed *HR Magazine*. "Elder care benefits also support recruitment and retention efforts."

Possible eldercare benefits feasible for small businesses include the following:

Information services. An inexpensive way in which employers can help employees with eldercare problems is to offer resource and referral hotlines for such services and subjects as adult day care, nursing home evaluation, insurance issues, and "meals on wheels." Finding such information can be a time-consuming process for employees, and the establishment of a small in-house resource center that contains contact information can save workers significant

hassles. In addition, many resource and referral services offer one-on-one counseling and seminars, many of which can be arranged to take place at the business's facilities. These seminars and counseling sessions can provide employees with important information on such diverse issues as nursing home care, Medicare and Medicaid, legal issues, and Alzheimer's disease. However, it should be noted that the popularity of eldercare referral services declined by more than 50 percent between 2006 and 2009, with only 11 percent of corporations offering such a service in 2009.

Incorporate Into Existing Assistance Programs. Many companies have chosen to integrate eldercare benefits with existing employee assistance plans.

Flexible Work Schedules and Telecommuting. Employers have a variety of options from which to choose, including job sharing, compressed work weeks, and work-at-home arrangements. Allowing for flexibility with start and end times for work shifts, when possible, can help reduce call-ins and tardiness while also providing a benefit to the caregiver. In addition, some small-business owners have loosened vacation and sick day policies, blending them together into so-called personal days, better to accommodate employees with eldercare obligations.

Financial Benefits. Employers should consider setting up dependent care assistance programs (DCAPs) for their employees. Under this plan, employees who have elderly dependents living with them can gain assistance in paying for various eldercare expenses. Funds are regularly with-held from the paychecks of participating employees, who then bill the plan and receive reimbursements for eldercare expenses. "The result," noted Karras, "is that employees don't pay income or Social Security taxes on the DCAP funds. Your company saves as well because it won't owe Social Security and unemployment taxes on the money they set aside." Business consultants note, however, that businesses that set up DCAP plans do run into administration expenses, whether they choose to administer the program themselves or hire an outside firm to do so.

Wellness Programs. Rather than concentrating on assisting with eldercare, another strategy is to provide wellness programs for the caregiving employee. This will help to improve the employee's overall health and state of mind, which can result in lower costs for treating chronic illnesses and can reduce absenteeism. Wellness programs may include stress reduction classes, exercise programs, and rewards for participating in preventative services like annual physical exams (which can also reduce insurance premiums).

INTERGENERATIONAL CARE

Another trend that is shaping the way in which employees and employers approach eldercare is the increased popularity of intergenerational care facilities. These programs allow working parents who also have obligations to care for their own parents to place both children and elderly relatives in a single facility, where they will be cared for. Given the steady growth of women in the workplace and the success that many hospitals, child care centers, and nursing homes have had with intergenerational care programs, many analysts believe that the availability of such facilities will continue to grow, especially in regions in which competition for labor talent is intense. Indeed, demographic trends would seem to guarantee the continued growth of intergenerational care facilities. A 2004 study conducted by the National Alliance for Caregiving and American Association of Retired Persons (AARP) showed that 21 percent of adults (eighteen and older) provided unpaid aid to friends and relatives; the caregiving population thus was more than 44 million people. Sixty-one percent of caregivers were women, 39 percent were men. Such statistics indicate that businesses seeking to attract and retain top talent will not only examine child care assistance options in greater depth, but will also factor the elder care issue into their analysis of options with increasing frequency.

ELDERCARE RESOURCES

Employees and employers can turn to a variety of sources for information on dealing with the many financial, medical, and personal aspects of eldercare. Local hospitals, churches, and agencies on aging are often good sources of information on eldercare issues. In addition, several national organizations maintain a variety of services and information on the subject. Notable organizations include the American Association of Retired Persons (202-434-3525), the Alzheimer's Association (800-272-3900), and the American Association of Homes and Services for the Aging (202-783-2242). Another good source of information is the Eldercare Locator (800-677-1116), a federally funded hotline operated by the National Association of State Units on Aging and the National Association of Area Agencies on Aging.

SEE ALSO Career and Family.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aschkenasy, Janet. "Eldercare Grows Up: For Your oldest Clients and Their Children Planning Takes on New Dimensions." *Financial Planning*. 1 September 2005.

Beerman, Susan, and Judith Rappaport Musson. *The Eldercare* 911 Question and Answer Book. Amherst, N.Y.: Prometheus Books, 2005.

Care for the Family Caregiver. The White House Conference on Aging. December 2005. Available from: http://www.caregiving.org/pubs/brochures/CFC.pdf.

Caregiving in the U.S.. National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP. April 2004.

Cole, Bob. "It's a Changing and More Challenging World for the Elderly." Westchester County Business Journal. 21 November 2005. Karras, Elise Feuerstein. "Affordable Eldercare Benefits." *Small Business Reports*. November 1994.

Lee, Karen. "Eldercare Benefits are Gaining More Attention." Employee Benefit News. 1 May 2000.

Mazullo, Jill. "Eldercare Needs More Participants." *Minneapolis St. Paul CityBusiness.* 7 July 2000.

The MetLife Study of Working Caregivers and Employer Health Care Costs. University of Pittsburgh Institute on Aging. February 2010. Available from: http://www.metlife.com/assets/cao/mmi/publications/studies/2010/mmi working caregivers employers health care costs.pdf.

Patouhas, Dennis. "Shortage of Geriatricians Is Growing." Fairfield County Business Journal. 21 November 2005.

"Recognize the Warning Signs of Caregiver Burnout." Fairfield County Business Journal. 21 November 2005.

Speer, Tibbett L. "The Unseen Costs of Eldercare: Employers Can Help Employees Help Their Aging Parents, and Save Money in the Process." *American Demographics*. June 1996. Walsh, Brenda, and Bob Chernow. "Aging and Health Care."

The Futurist. November December 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

ELECTRONIC DATA INTERCHANGE

In the quest to achieve a paperless society, electronic data interchange (EDI) has long been a leading technology. Ralph W. Notto, a leading chronicler of electronic commerce, has noted that EDI is and has been an essential component in such commerce. EDI predates the emergence of the Internet, now the chief electronic network connecting just about every business to every other. The first implementations of EDI were internal to companies, used private networks, and enabled a multilocation company to use a common accounting system regardless of location. Earliest uses of EDI were also heavily deployed to track parts inventories within a business but also between a producer, its distributors, and, in turn, the dealers served by the distributors. These private networks were full-grown implementations of EDI in the sense that data were exchanged by means of wired or wireless networks and kept data in live format and therefore instantly accessible.

With the spread of small computers, EDI in the less automated form of exchanges of data on tape and on diskettes (and later on CDs) came into widespread use. This technique is still widely used in the exchange of electronic files between systems using the Internet. Many EDI systems in use in the 2010s remain private and move data through private networks; many others utilize proprietary software, but the software uses Internet connections; yet other forms are special arrangements for data sharing making use of standard methods of Internet exchange.

Large systems today invariably involve data encryption to ensure data security.

The driving force behind EDI is efficiency made possible by avoiding the handling and rekeying of data on paper. Electronic scanning of bar codes at the point of sale or in inventory taking and document scanning technologies combined with improvements in optical character recognition (OCR) systems have further contributed to EDI by replacing keying of some documents. Data capture, however, is still accomplished predominantly by human keying. A human interface is also typically necessary to check OCR results.

Electronic data interchange had its beginnings in the management of financial data. The technique, however, is rapidly expanding to documentary information and, in such areas as security and law enforcement, also to biometric data.

BENEFITS OF EDI

EDI was developed to solve the problems inherent in paper-based transaction processing and in other forms of electronic communication. In solving these problems, EDI is a tool that enables organizations to reengineer information flows and business processes. It directly addresses several problems long associated with paper-based transaction systems:

- Time delays. Paper documents may take days to transport from one location to another, while manual processing methodologies necessitate steps like keying and filing that are rendered unnecessary through EDI.
- Labor costs. In non-EDI systems, manual processing is required for data keying, document storage and retrieval, sorting, matching, reconciling, envelope stuffing, stamping, and signing. While automated equipment can help with some of these processes, most managers will agree that labor costs for document processing represent a significant proportion of their overhead. In general, labor-based processes are much more expensive in the long term than are EDI alternatives.
- Accuracy. EDI systems are more accurate than their manual processing counterparts because there are fewer points at which errors can be introduced into the system.
- Information Access. EDI systems permit myriad users access to a vast amount of detailed transaction data in a timely fashion. In a non-EDI environment, in which information is held in offices and file cabinets, such dissemination of information is possible only with great effort, and it cannot hope to match an EDI system's timeliness. Because EDI data

is already in computer-retrievable form, it is subject to automated processing and analysis. It also requires far less storage space.

INFRASTRUCTURE FOR EDI

Several elements of infrastructure must exist in order to introduce an EDI system, including: 1) format standards to facilitate automated processing by all users; 2) translation software to translate from a user's proprietary format for internal data storage into the generic external format and back again; 3) value-added networks to solve the technical problems of sending information between computers; 4) inexpensive computers to bring all potential users even small ones into the market; and 5) procedures for complying with legal rules. It has only been in the past several years that all of these ingredients have fallen into place.

Format Standards. To permit the efficient use of computers, information must be highly organized into a consistent data format. A format defines how information in a message is organized: what data go where, what data are mandatory, what is optional, how many characters are permitted for each data field, how data fields are ordered, and what codes or abbreviations are permitted.

Early EDI efforts in the 1960s used proprietary formats developed by one firm for exclusive use by its trading partners. This worked well until a firm wanted to exchange EDI documents with other firms that wanted to use their own formats. Since the different formats were not compatible, data exchange was difficult if not impossible. To facilitate the widespread use of EDI, standard formats were developed so that an electronic message sent by one party could be understood by any receiver that subscribes to that format standard. In the United States the Transportation Data Coordinating Committee began in 1968 to design format standards for transportation documents. The first document was approved in 1975. This group pioneered the ideas that are used by all standards organizations today.

North American standards are currently developed and maintained by the American National Standards Institute (ANSI), a volunteer organization. The format for a document defined by ANSI is broad enough to satisfy the needs of many different industries. Electronic documents are typically of variable length and most of the information is optional. When a firm sends a standard EDI purchase order to another firm, it is possible for the receiving firm to pass the purchase order data through an EDI translation program directly to a business application without manual intervention. In the 2010s, international format standards were in force to facilitate international business activity as well.

Translation Software. Translation software makes EDI work by translating data from the sending firm's internal format into a generic EDI format. Translation software also receives a sender's EDI message and translates it from the generic standard into the receiver's internal format. There are currently translation software packages for almost all types of computers and operating systems.

Value-Added Networks (VANs). When firms first began using EDI, most communications of EDI documents were internal or directly between trading partners. Unfortunately, direct computer-to-computer communication requires that both firms: 1) use similar communication protocols; 2) have the same transmission speed; 3) have a common proprietary network; and 4) have compatible computer hardware. If these conditions are not met, communication becomes difficult if not impossible. A valueadded network (VAN) can solve these problems by providing an electronic mailbox service. By using a VAN, an EDI sender need only learn to send and receive messages to or from one party: the VAN. Since a VAN provides a very flexible computer interface, it can communicate with virtually any type of computer. This means that to conduct EDI with hundreds of trading partners, an organization only has to communicate with one party. In addition, VANs provide important security elements for dissemination of information between parties.

Some information technology specialists believe that in the future, EDI will not require a VAN, but will be implemented via the Internet through cloud computing. Cloud computing involves the use of computing and network resources that are provided over the Internet in an on-demand framework. Businesses do not have to maintain their own physical network resources, and can increase or decrease the available resources based on the needs of the business. This option is also more cost-efficient, though some business owners may be wary of allowing critical pieces of their business processes to be maintained outside the physical space of the company.

Inexpensive Computers. The fourth building block of EDI is inexpensive computers that permit even small firms to implement EDI. Since such computers are now prevalent, it is possible for firms of all sizes to deal with each other using EDI. Internet protocols, including standard formats such as HTML, have created a standard understood by computers of all makes running different operating systems all of which are fully enabled to communicate across the Web.

Procedures for Complying with Legal Rules. Legal rules apply to the documents that accompany a wide variety of business transactions. For example, some contracts must include a signature or must be an original in order to be

legal. If documents are to be transmitted via EDI, companies must establish procedures to verify that messages are authentic and that they comply with the agreed-upon protocol. In addition, EDI requires companies to institute error-checking procedures as well as security measures to prevent unauthorized use of their computer systems. Still, it is important to note that some sorts of business documents—such as warranties or limitations of liability—are difficult to transmit legally using EDI.

An example of a legal requirement is represented by the Public Health Security and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act of 2002, known as the Bioterrorism Act. Manufacturers, processors, packagers, transporters, receivers, holders, and importers of food must establish and maintain records of all such transactions. As reported in *Food Logistics*, the Grocery Manufacturers Association (GMA) examined commonly used EDI systems to ensure that their record-keeping methods comply with the Bioterrorism Act. GMA found that EDI systems meet the challenge.

SMALL BUSINESS AND EDI

In at least some form (such as securing backups to computerized accounting and inventory data), most small businesses participate in EDI actively. Many use online order taking integrated with their own systems through proprietary software. Small businesses serving as suppliers to large organizations may participate in a number of EDI systems tied into their own computer systems using the Internet.

Another area in which EDI can prove critical is in international electronic invoicing. For example, in December 2009 the European Committee for Standardization laid out directives for how businesses should handle and retain electronic invoicing; in particular, businesses were required to maintain invoice records to show that the value added tax (VAT), collected on goods sales throughout the European Union, was correctly calculated and collected. One of the systems specifically listed as acceptable for this process was EDI, though individual member nations of the European Union are free to determine their own requirements. Before engaging in international business transactions, business owners should check to ensure that their invoicing system meets all such requirements.

SEE ALSO Data Encryption..

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Davino, Margaret M. "Implementing EDI." *Medical Economics*. 6 January 2006.

Dirks, Brent. "High End Accounting Products Provide Cutting Edge Technologies." *CPA Technology Advisor*. December 2005.

"EDI Helps Meet Bioterrorism Regs." Food Logistics. November December 2005.

"EDI Software Streamlines Business to Business Transactions." Product News Network. 13 February 2006. Lawson, Loraine. "Is Integration Becoming an Asset for the Cloud?" *IT Business Edge.* 7 February 2010. Available from: http://www.itbusinessedge.com/cm/blogs/lawson/is integration becoming an asset for the cloud/?cs=39261.

"Leslie's Streamlines Its Operations." Pool & Spa News. 1 December 2005.

Mortleman, James. "Enterprise Paint Company Installs Web Link for Customers." *Computing.* 10 November 2005.

Notto, Ralph W. Challenge and Consequence: Forcing Change to e Commerce. Tucson, Ariz.: Fenestra Books, 2005.

Schmandt, Phillip, and Christiaan van der Valk. "Europe's E Invoicing Compliance Guidelines and You." *E Commerce Times.* 5 February 2010. Available from: http://www.ecommercetimes.com/story/Europes E Invoicing Compliance Guidelines and You 69275.html.

Schuff, Sally. "EDI Eases Recordkeeping." *Feedstuffs.* 5 December 2005.

"Wal Mart Tests RFID Data Sharing Project: Using EDI, the Company Will Be Able to Know When Products Are on Their Way from Suppliers." *Information Week.* 17 January 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

E-MAIL

In large part, e-mail has displaced internal memoranda in most institutions of any size and has also significantly cut down on telephoning as a way of coordinating business. E-mail requires a network of computers or a single computer linked to the Internet. Messages are generated by and read inside mail software such as Microsoft's Outlook or Mozilla's Thunderbird. Mail moves to the recipient's address directly through a corporate mail server or over the Internet using a mail-services provider. Most systems enable the user to attach documents to the e-mail message itself. These may be anything digital, such as word processing documents, spreadsheets, photographs, databases, or other electronic letters. Sending software is designed so that the same letter can be sent to multiple recipients; blind or open copies (what in the old days were labeled bcc's and cc's) can be sent as well. An e-mail is delivered almost instantly and thus is like a phone call but the e-mail recipient need not be there to receive it. These many benefits have made e-mail ubiquitous. It is doubtful that anyone actually knows how many e-mails are sent, but studied estimates have been made. A report by the Radicati Group estimates that over 200 billion e-mails were sent per day in 2008.

As a result of the ubiquity of e-mail services, business owners might discover that implementing an e-mail system is more of a requirement than a beneficial choice. For example, beginning January 1, 2010, the U.S. Department of Labor instituted a rule requiring all businesses small and large alike to use e-mail for filing certain pension

and retirement plan forms. Businesses that fail to send these forms electronically may be subjected to large fines.

E MAIL PROS AND CONS

E-mail is very rapid and yet, unlike a telephone call, it is much less intrusive. It can be used at any hour of the day. Once the basic cost of a network or an Internet connection has been justified, e-mail is very cheap. Modern electronic documentation techniques have advanced to such a level that e-mail attachments can be book-sized documents typeset like books, with illustrations embedded.

The negatives of e-mail arise from its very popularity. Many employees in larger organization, especially management employees, complain of overwhelming e-mail volume. Mark Brownstein, writing in Network Magazine, noted, citing various sources, that data stored on disk has more than doubled between 1999 and 2002 (according to the University of California at Berkeley), that e-mail volume grows at a rate of 20 percent a year (according to the Radicati Group), and that three out of four electronic documents are unprotected and unmanaged (according to Strategic Research). The management of e-mail alone is absorbing more and more time so that it appears to be interfering with the very productivity such innovations as e-mail are supposed to be bringing about. In fact, a 2007 study by the Radicati Group found that the average business employee spent close to two hours each day reading and responding to e-mail.

Spam. E-mail rapidly came to be abused by organizations sending out millions of unsolicited e-mail messages selling everything from drugs to insurance to pornography. Such unwanted mail became known as spam. Spam is one of the negative phenomena associated with e-mail, and it has steadily grown to the extent that the vast majority of all e-mails sent worldwide are spam. MessageLabs, a division of security software makers Symantec, released a report indicating that in May 2009, over 90 percent of all e-mail sent was spam. The MessageLabs report also indicated that nearly one-third of the spam originated from Europe, and over one-quarter originated from Asia; less than 14 percent came from North America.

Spam came under relatively mild regulation with the passage of the Controlling the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act, also officially called the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003 (Public Law 108-197). It became effective in December 2003 and took effect on January 1, 2004. The act requires that senders of unsolicited commercial e-mail label their messages, but Congress did not require a standard labeling language. Such messages are required to carry instructions on how to opt out of receiving such mail; the sender must also provide its actual physical address. Misleading headers and titles are prohibited. Congress authorized the Federal Trade Com-

mission (FTC) to establish a "do-not-mail" registry but did not require the FTC do so. CAN-SPAM also has preemptive features: it prohibits states from outlawing commercial e-mail or to require their own labeling.

With CAN-SPAM in effect, it is at least theoretically possible to curb unsolicited mail by the tedious effort of answering every piece of spam and filling in an "opt out" form. Software for controlling unsolicited e-mail is also available; the simplest forms of such control require entering addresses from which mail may be accepted; all other mail is rejected; this technique is very effective but, obviously, turns e-mail into a private communications service. E-mail servers also offer effective filtering services. Nonetheless, a rather negative conclusion must be drawn: with the positive aspects of e-mail go many negative aspects which erode its effectiveness.

E MAIL DOCUMENTS ARE RECORDS

Jeanette Burriesci, writing in Intelligent Enterprise, pointed out that fines in the millions of dollars have been assessed by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) on organizations for failure to keep adequate records. She explained that e-mail has become a main feature of record keeping concerns "because it proliferates so quickly." Intense preoccupation with record keeping has come in the wake of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act ("SOX") passed in 2002. The Act was triggered by corporate accounting scandals and has imposed very strict record keeping requirements on publicly traded companies and accounting firms. As a consequence of SOX, corporations have been retooling their archiving methods, including collecting and classifying e-mail by subject matter and reorganizing back-up systems so that backup tapes are not periodically reused lest old e-mails are erased. In addition, the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure were revised to require that companies must turn over pertinent e-mail records within 30 days of a discovery hearing asking for such records. If the company fails to do so, they can be subjected to severe financial penalties.

Small privately held business concerns will, of course, rarely be touched by these issues. However, awareness of what is happening in the larger context of the publicly traded companies is valuable and, in any case, effective management of records benefits businesses of any size. E-mails, by their very character (their sheer number and frequently informal tone) may suggest that they are unimportant like casual conversation. With heightened attention on records, it is becoming obvious, however, that electronic communications, no less than those on paper, have legal status.

SEE ALSO Spam.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Addressing Email Chaos: the Email Manager Solution." The Radicati Group, Inc. April 2008. Available from: http://www. radicati.com/files/emm final.pdf. Ball, Craig. "Retention Policies That Work." Law Technology News. November 2005.

Brownstein, Mark. "Who's Counting?" Network Magazine. 1 November 2004.

Burriesci, Jeanette. "A Record Collection Worth Millions." Intelligent Enterprise. August 2005.

Carr, Jim. "Exorcising E mail Demons Midwest Investment House MJSK Tackles Electronic Communications Compliance Issues with a Context Sensitive E mail Archiving System." *IT Architect.* 1 November 2005.

"Federal Rules of Civil Procedure: Rule 34." Cornell University Law School. Available from: http://www.law.cornell.edu/rules/frcp/Rule34.htm.

Federal Trade Commission. "The Can SPAM Act: Requirements for Commercial E mailers." Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/bcp/conline/pubs/buspubs/canspam.htm. Retrieved February 28, 2006.

"For This, They Needed a Survey?" eWeek. 28 September 2005. Hemphill, Barbara. "Top 10 Tips for Managing E Mail More Effectively." Business Credit. March 2004.

"Letter: E mail Marketing: Say Yes to Relationships." *Marketing Week.* 8 September 2005.

Long, Emily. "Use E mail or Pay \$15,000 Penalty?" Nextgov. 9 February 2010. Available from: http://techinsider.nextgov.com/ 2010/02/use email or pay 15000 penalty.php.

Mearian, Lucas. "The 100 year Archive Dilemma: As More Organizations Store More Data Longer, the IT Industry Seeks a Better Way." *Computerworld.* 25 July 2005.

"MessageLabs Intelligence: May 2009." MessageLabs. Available from: http://www.messagelabs.com/intelligence.aspx. Retrieved February 19, 2010.

Mook, Bob. "Tips for Dealing with E Mail Overload." *Denver Business Journal.* 12 January 2001.

Nickson, Stephen. "Spy Mail." *Risk Management*. February 2001. Starrs, Chris. "Companies Finding Ways to Cope with Large Volumes of Electronic Messages." *Online Athens Banner Herald.* 22 August 2008. Available from: http://www.onlineathens.com/stories/082408/bus 321910207.shtml. "Tech Taboos." *Journal of Accountancy*. December 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMERGING MARKETS

The phrase "emerging markets" has two distinct connotations. First, it means new and emerging foreign export markets for U.S. companies. The U.S. Commerce Department's International Trade Administration (ITA) uses the phrase in this sense pointing at markets where U.S. companies might find additional sales. Second, the phrase acts as an abbreviation in investment circles and refers to groups of nations, regions of the world, and investment strategies which specialize in buying and selling the stock or debt instruments of "emerging markets." The same countries are often referred to in either context, although U.S. trade promoters sometimes include countries that

would not meet the definition of an emerging market as used by Wall Street investors.

Depending on the particular viewpoint of the individual or institution providing the definition, emerging markets are just a few leading countries or include more than forty countries on all continents. Frequently mentioned emerging markets are China and India in Asia; Argentina, Brazil, and Chile in the Americas; the former Communist European countries and Russia in Europe; Turkey in the Middle East; and Egypt in Africa. An important leading subgroup with the catchy acronym of "the BRICs" includes Brazil, Russia, India, and China thus the largest of the emerging markets.

The defining features of emerging markets include some, if not most, of the following factors. The markets are actively growing under governmental policies that favor a capitalist-style economy. Governments are predictably stable but not necessarily democratic. Substantial future growth is guaranteed because their internal resources and infrastructure still remain unexploited and undeveloped. They have a large, growing, and prosperous middle class; in China, for instance, the size of this class is equivalent to the total population of the United States; in India this class is only slightly smaller. The countries have either abandoned or are in the process of abandoning state control and ownership of major sectors. They have transparent and modern financial systems. They have a skilled but modestly compensated labor force.

THE GLOBAL CONTEXT

Emerging markets may be seen as a global natural phenomenon in which waves of economic development lift different countries in sequence to a higher level. The "economic miracle" of the German economy after World War II marked Germany's recovery from the destruction of Allied bombing with the help of aid and the inflow of foreign investment; Germany led the recovery of Europe. Japan's rise and the rise of the Asian "Tigers" (Hong Kong, Taiwan, Singapore, and South Korea) followed in turn. Latin America developed by exploitation of its agriculture and oil resources. The collapse of Communism led to liberalization of East European economies and the emergence of new market economies there, initially in Poland, then elsewhere. This process indirectly stimulated Chinese liberalization of its economy (if not its politics) producing the rise of China to economic eminence in the twenty-first century. The process, however, is never without its ups and downs.

THE LOCAL CONSEQUENCES

In the context of major international trade agreements, such as the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), emerging markets are presented to the U.S.

public as opportunities for export and therefore a vibrant domestic economy. However, the globalization of modern, technological economies is an adjustment process that has local costs for mature economies which may be higher than benefits achieved.

Emerging markets are "emerging" because they offer advantages, usually a lower cost for labor, no longer available in mature economies. Thus they induce a flow of capital from developed to developing theaters of economic activity.

As Jeffrey E. Garten pointed out, writing in *Newsweek International*, "emerging markets have moved from the periphery of the global economy to the center. They have become integral to international production, trade, and finance.... [O]ver the last 10 years the emerging-market share of international trade has increased from about 27 percent to more than 33 percent." This translates into a strong flow of direct investment (in plant and equipment) to these markets. Garten cites IMF figures: "Between 1994 and 1996 net private direct investment... was 1.5 times greater than investment in stocks and bonds.... Now it is eight times greater. Between 1994 and 2005, net foreign direct investment increased 92 percent, whereas net investment in stocks and bonds actually decreased slightly."

Many compnaies from mature economies also set up shop in emerging markets. Wal-Mart, one of the world's leading retail chains, opened its first retail store in China in 1996, and by 2009 had expanded to 146 locations; in Brazil, the company opened its first store in 1995, and by 2009 had increased its presence to 313 stores. In 2009, with much of the industrialized world experiencing a recession, many U.S. businesses, such as Dow Chemical, showed profitability in emerging markets even as revenues in developed countries were down.

Meanwhile, as Robert Samuelson pointed out (in Newsweek), the U.S. economy, seemingly unaware of the broad trends, went on a shopping spree during the first half of the twenty-first century. "From 1996 to 2005," Samuelson wrote, citing Sara Johnson of Global Insight, "the United States generated almost 45 percent of global growth in consumer spending.... That dwarfs the U.S. share of the world economy, [which is] about 20 percent." This caused the U.S. trade deficit to increase from \$191 billion in 1996 to \$784 billion in 2005. However, the global recession beginning in 2008 resulted in a pullback of American spending; in 2009 the U.S. trade deficit decreased to \$380.7 billion. This is a further indication that near-term future profits are more likely to be generated in creating goods or services for emerging markets than for U.S. consumers.

HALF FULL OR HALF EMPTY?

Emerging markets off U.S. shores represent a growing standard of living across the globe. Locally they cause the unwelcome phenomenon of factory closings and layoffs due to outsourcing. Globalists see the glass half full and foresee eventual equilibrium as emerging markets mature. Samuelson put it as follows: "As people [overseas] grow richer, their wants multiply. Industry looks more to meeting their demands than generating ever-larger trade surpluses. The expansion of consumer credit (which is still tiny compared with the United States) encourages the process." Meanwhile American consumers, hurt by high interest rates and very high debts will wean themselves off their consumption addiction. And the gap will close. Pessimists see the glass half empty and advocate, instead, curbing uncontrolled globalization in favor of managed trade that will protect the jobs of U.S. workers.

For small businesses, emerging markets represent a unique reservoir of potential consumers that may require special strategies to access. The Internet, for example, can be an excellent tool for reaching these international customers without having to maintain a physical presence in far-flung nations something that is only likely to be accomplished by larger corporations. In fact, according to the Small Business Administration, over two-thirds of all exporting businesses have a staff of fewer than twenty employees. Before exporting to emerging markets, a small-business owner should make sure that the goods do not require an export business license from the Bureau of Industry and Security.

The flipside of globalized markets is that businesses in emerging markets also have access to American customers through those same channels. This means that small businesses in the United States may have to compete with business owners in other countries with lower overhead and lower average wages. Still, for business owners that can offer unique goods and services in a way that emergingmarket customers recognize their value, the potential for success is enormous.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Frink, Lyle. "Not East and West, but Simply Europe." *Automotive News Europe.* 20 February 2006.

Garten, Jeffrey E. "Hot Markets, Solid Ground: Why Emerging Nations Are a New Force for Stability in the World Economy, Not a New Crisis in the making." *Newsweek International.* 9 January 2006.

Goldberg, Steven. "Now's a Good Time to Tiptoe into Emerging Markets." *Kiplinger's Value Added Web Column.* 10 January 2006.

"Investing in BRICs." Money Management (Australia). 2 February 2006.

Samuelson, Robert. "Will America Pass the Baton? The World Is Addicted to America's Shopping Spree. But Some Experts See Emerging Markets Increasingly Driving the World Economy." *Newsweek.* 6 March 2006.

- "Schroders Shifts Emerging Markets Emphasis to Asia." *Money Marketing.* 16 February 2006.
- Tudor, Gill. "Rollercoaster: The Incredible Story of the Emerging Markets." *Financial Times Management.* 6 September 2000.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of Economic Analysis. "U.S. International Trade in Goods and Services: December 2009." 10 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bea.gov/ newsreleases/international/trade/tradnewsrelease.htm.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Growing Small Business Exports: Answers to Frequently Asked Questions.* Revised November 2004. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/id boise/id exportfaqs.pdf.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Breaking into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide to Exporting.* 4th ed. 2008. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba program office/oit bitg4th full.pdf.
- "US to Rely on World Economies for Wealth." *Investment Adviser*, 30 January 2006.
- "Wal Mart Global Brief." Wal Mart. 7 May 2009. Available from: http://www.wal martchina.com/english/walmart/fastfact.htm.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

Employee assistance programs (EAPs) are plans that help identify and resolve issues facing troubled employees through short-term counseling, referrals to specialized professionals or organizations, and follow-up services. Many EAPs also train business owners and supervisors to recognize and deal with behavioral problems in the workforce. These programs are not designed to provide long-term treatment, but as Business Week noted, "they do offer a safe environment where an employee can discuss problems with a counselor who then makes a confidential assessment, and if necessary, gives a referral to a mental-health professional." Indeed, business experts regard them as a potentially valuable tool in reversing declining performance among valued workers. "We're not talking here about employees who turn violent or hear voices," said Business Week. "The people a business owner needs to worry about are the... valued workers whose productivity suddenly and mysteriously plummets. From depression to anxiety, from drug abuse to alcohol addiction, common psychiatric disorders take a remarkable, if little-discussed, toll. In lost productivity and absenteeism alone, the cost to business approaches \$312 billion annually."

Given these sobering statistics regarding the impact of emotional disorders on business productivity, employee assistance programs have become an increasingly popular element of total benefits packages for small and large employers alike. According to the Employee Assistance Professionals Association, 65 percent of American employers offered some kind of EAP in 2008; the availability of EAPs was higher for the largest organizations, with 97 percent of businesses with more than 5,000 employees offering such programs. Typical utilization rates by employees in other words, the number of employees who actually make use of EAPs range from 5 to 10 percent. While this may seem like a rather small fraction of a business's workers, the programs target those employees who are most at risk of suffering poor productivity or other problems that can have a negative impact on the workplace.

First created in response to business concerns about the impact of employee alcohol and drug abuse on bottom-line productivity, employee assistance programs (EAPs) are now designed to deal with a wider range of issues confronting workers today. Modern EAP systems are designed to help workers with problems such as family and marriage counseling, depression, stress, gambling addiction, financial difficulties, crisis planning, illness among family or coworkers, and preretirement planning. Many EAPs have also expanded the scope of their counseling to help workers grapple with eldercare issues, natural disasters, and workplace violence. In addition, many employee assistance programs have added proactive elements to their offerings. For example, a number of employee assistance programs have actively promoted AIDS/HIV workplace policies and education efforts.

This expansion in the scope of EAP counseling is commonly attributed to changes in America's larger social fabric. "The prevalence of two-wage-earner families, single parent households, mobility and career change patterns, demographic shifts, and technological change have helped to create new and different types of stress and mental health crises, which affect the health and productivity of many employees," wrote Jody Osterweil in Pension World. "Where individuals formerly sought advice and counsel from a respected cleric, a personal physician, a close family member or a friend, those relationships are increasingly rare and cannot fulfill individuals' needs for crisis intervention. Thus, individuals experiencing a personal or family crisis, or who are under chronic stress, may have no place to turn for advice other than to the benefits (the EAP) offered through their workplace."

In addition, companies have come to realize that a direct link can often be detected between employee well-being and employee productivity, and that the difference in value between happy and unhappy employees can often be quite profound. This is especially true if the troubled person is a manager or supervisor with important responsibilities. In addition, erratic behavior from one employee typically has a ripple effect, producing

anxiety and lost efficiency in numerous other employees who have to deal with the troubled individual on a regular basis. "Despite continuing technological advances, today's companies rely on their employees to improve productivity and increase the bottom line," wrote Brian W. Gill in American Printer. "Therefore, the relationship between employees' well-being and productivity cannot be ignored. Personal and work-related problems may manifest themselves in poor job performance, which adversely affects the firm's overall productivity." Indeed, consultants contend that few staffers are able wholly to shield their work performance from the negative residue of personal difficulties. Increased absenteeism, higher accident rates, substandard performance on previously mastered tasks, employee theft, and poor morale are just some of the symptoms that may appear if an employee is struggling to handle a problem in his or her personal or professional life.

KEY ADVANTAGES OF EAP IMPLEMENTATION

Perceived costs associated with implementation and maintenance of employee assistance programs looms as the biggest concern for most small-business owners. Many owners of small businesses recognize that EAPs can be helpful to the members of their work force, but the specter of yet another operating expenditure may dissuade them. But analysts say that small-business owners can institute an employee assistance program for their employees at relatively small expense.

Benefits experts and businesses alike cite several important benefits associated with employee assistance programs. Business owners are, of course, concerned with the utility of an EAP as a cost-management tool. To an entrepreneur with a small business, the most important advantage associated with an EAP is likely to be its positive impact on employee productivity and its use in controlling health care costs. But according to many businesses that have adopted employee assistance programs, there are other benefits that may accrue as well. For example, companies that provide for an EAP may be viewed as more employee-supportive in the community in which they operate than will competitors for workers who do not provide such a program. In addition, employee assistance programs have been cited as an effective element in employee retention efforts designed at reducing turnover.

But a less remarked on advantage associated with EAP implementation is that it frees the company to do what it does best provide its goods or services to its customers instead of devoting work time to issues that may not be directly related to meeting production deadlines. Basically, putting together an EAP allows business owners and managers to concentrate on their internal operations. "We have to focus on the job and the ability

to do the job," one business executive told the *Pittsburgh Business Times*. "We don't want to play counselor and dive into areas we're not qualified for."

In the twenty-first century, there has been a trend toward "bundled" EAPs that are included as part of an employer's health insurance plan, with no additional cost to the employer. These "free" EAPs are not generally tailored to the specific needs of a business, and therefore may not be utilized by employees as much as custom EAPs. These bundled EAPs may also offer fewer emergency or intervention services, and may lack follow-up reports to the company's human resources personnel that would help the company better understand the needs of its employees. Still, the prevalence of bundled EAPs suggests that many businesses will continue to use such programs in the future, and the affordability of bundled EAPs may appeal to small-business owners who want to offer such programs to their employees but cannot afford the expense of a custom EAP.

CHOOSING AN EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The characteristics and quality of EAP programs can vary considerably, so small-business owners should undertake a careful study of their options before selecting a plan. Factors to consider when comparing programs include:

Appropriate qualifications. The EAP should be operated by professionally licensed staff with established relations with local health groups or national self-help organizations. The staff should also be engaged in continuing education initiatives. Business owners are advised to check the staff's affiliations and level of EAP experience when reviewing their program.

Find out about cost structure. Roberta Reynes noted in Nation's Business that costs can vary considerably from program to program, depending on operation structure, types and extent of services provided, and method of calculating charges. Benefits experts also recommend that small-business owners make sure that materials and administration costs incurred by EAP providers are included in their base fee. National services tend to offer more affordable programs than local providers, but this is by no means always the case.

Extent of training services. EAP training programs vary widely in scope and subject matter. The most comprehensive plans provide managers with assistance in confronting troubled employees, developing wellness policies and arranging seminars on health issues.

Convenience and responsiveness. Business owners should seek out EAP providers with facilities that are in the same geographic region as the company, so that employees can visit the facilities before, during, or after work. The EAP that is ultimately selected should also have a toll-free telephone

line that is operational around the clock, since difficulties do not always strike employees during traditional working hours. In addition, business owners should inquire about the program's response time to employee inquiries in non-emergency situations (a wait of more than 3 days is a warning sign that the program has problems with its central mandate: helping troubled employees).

Communication. "Most providers issue monthly updates," wrote Karen Carney in an article in *Inc.* "But they should also record their own effectiveness in helping you reach agreed-upon productivity goals or implement safety programs. Some providers also supply payroll handouts or 'stuffers' on subjects like practical parenting."

NOURISHING YOUR EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

Training of managers and other supervisory personnel (including the owner, if he or she is actively involved in supervision) is a vital component of instituting a successful EAP. "Managers who have the most contact with employees will be the first line of defense in recognizing potential problems and correcting them before they reach the termination stage," stated Gill. "Therefore, it is imperative that managers understand the objectives of the EAP to ensure the program's success and reduce any potential employer liability." In addition, management personnel have to be adequately instructed about what Gill termed "the do's and don'ts" of EAPs. They can refer employees to the assistance program, but no one can be forced to seek assistance. Supervisors and employees must understand that these services are strictly confidential and using them will not be cause for disciplinary action. However, being involved in an EAP service does not exempt employees from disciplinary action when company rules are violated. This is a very fine line that must be addressed in supervisory training.

Promotion of the program is another important element for small businesses seeking to maximize the effectiveness of their EAP. "All too often, plan sponsors assume that employees are fully cognizant of the EAP and the services it offers," stated Osterweil. "Employees and dependents must become more aware of the program's existence, the nature of its resources and coverages, and the means of accessing such programs. Employees must develop confidence in the abilities of those providing such services, trust that confidentiality will be assured, and obtain knowledge that their specific needs can be addressed through the resources available from the EAP. Simply publishing an '800' telephone number in a summary plan description, or posting a notice in the workplace, is not likely to effectively communicate the existence of this valuable resource."

Osterweil noted, though, that a coordinated approach that is nonthreatening in tone and that indicates that "the sponsor truly desires to meaningfully assist and retain employees and sees them as a valuable resource" can help significantly in reassuring employees about the program's character and purpose. For that reason, benefits experts counsel small businesses to establish a plan in which workers are provided with regular, timely (around the holidays, for instance) reminders of the availability and offerings of their employee assistance program, including assurances that the program is confidential and free.

EVALUATING ESTABLISHED EAPS

Once an employee assistance program has been put in place, it is up to the sponsor to make certain that it is an effective addition to the company's overall benefits package. After all, an EAP that does not address the primary needs and concerns of a company's employees is essentially a waste of money. Admittedly, determining the effectiveness of an employee assistance program can sometimes be a difficult task, since employee problems like family strife, substance abuse, and workplace stress are impossible to quantify. For example, an EAP provider will not be able to provide statistics to a client stating that over the previous 6 months, workplace stress dropped by 27 percent and family strife declined by 14 percent. In addition, the confidentiality restrictions associated with employee assistance programs place further limitations on tracking EAP use and effectiveness.

Small-business owners looking for information on the effectiveness of their EAP do have other options, however. "Attention to trends in utilization and expenditures by type of service (such as in- or out-patient detoxification, rehabilitation, and aftercare) can help plan sponsors evaluate the cost-effectiveness of their EAP and the efficacy of the vendors providing these services," said Osterweil. "For example, a successful EAP should show a positive influence on expenditures under the employer's health plan. It should also show lessening absenteeism, tardiness, and disability and improving productivity. And the evaluation process gives plan sponsors an opportunity to design a system that can capture data that will more readily assess the ongoing cost-effectiveness of the program." However, as Jodi Jacobson stated in an interview with the Journal of Employee Assistance, "The focus, and sometimes sole reliance, on health care costs as a measure of EAP effectiveness has further narrowly defined EAPs as being only a mental health benefit rather than an important and even critical workplace resource." This can create a problem when the EAP professionals are not embraced into the culture of the business, and therefore may not be able fully to understand the source of employee issues.

Signs of a Flawed Employee Assistance Program. Employee assistance programs are commonly touted as a valuable cost-management tool, but if the implementation or design of an EAP is flawed, then the purported cost savings of the program will not be realized. Benefits experts counsel small-business owners to look out for the following indications that an employee assistance program may need revision:

- General dissatisfaction with the program expressed by employees.
- Only a small percentage (less than 5 percent) of eligible employees use the program.
- Issues that prompted the initial use of the EAP are not resolved within a reasonable period of time.
- EAP referrals indicate an unwarranted bias toward one type of care or treatment.
- Employees view the EAP with distrust, seeing it as a possible management tool for doling out punishment or justifying termination.
- EAP staff have potential conflicts of interest (for example, a staffer who is found to have financial ties to a provider to whom referrals are made).

All of these warning signs can be addressed, but companies should make sure that they conduct adequate research into the needs and desires of their employees before attempting any sort of shake-up. And when revision of an EAP does occur, employers should take every precaution to ensure that any employees who did benefit from the program's previous incarnation are not left behind.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Carney, Karen E. "Choosing an EAP." *Inc.* July 1994. "The Changing Nature and Future of EAPs." *Journal of Employee Assistance*. April 2009.

"Do 'Free' EAPs Offer Discernible Value?" *Journal of Employee Assistance*. July 2009.

"Frequently Asked Questions." Employee Assistance Professionals Association. Available from: http://www.eapassn.org/i4a/pages/index.cfm?pageid=825. Retrieved February 20, 2010.

Gaipa, Marilyn. "Compliance, Risk Management, and EAPs: How to Build the Partnership." *Journal of Employee Assistance*. January March 2006.

Gill, Brian W. "Employee Assistance Programs." *American Printer*. June 1997.

Herlihy, Patricia. "Employee Assistance Programs and Work/Family Programs: Obstacles and Opportunities for Organizational Integration." *Compensation & Benefits Management*. Spring 1997.

"It's Your Problem Too." Business Week. 28 February 2000.

Osterweil, Jody. "Evaluating and Revising EAPs." *Pension World*. June 1991.

Reynes, Roberta. "Programs that Aid Troubled Workers." Nation's Business. June 1998.

Tramer, Harriet. "Small Biz Offering EAPs to Preserve Productivity." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 25 April 2005. Wojcik, Joanne. "EAPs Extend Role to Help Employers Recover Too." *Business Insurance*. 12 September 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

The phrase "employee benefits" is an umbrella term that includes insurance programs, fully compensated absences (vacations, holidays, sick leave), pensions, stock ownership plans, and employer-provided services (such as child care) offered by employers to their employees. Employee benefits are also referred to as fringe benefits. Yet other benefits sometimes are treated by government as forms of income for tax purposes. These include bonuses, profit sharing, and the provision of a leased vehicle or housing. All "fringes" are by definition offered at the employer's option; thus employer contributions to Social Security, Medicaid, basic Medicare, Workers' Compensation, and other programs are not viewed as fringe benefits; they are required under law.

Certain categories of employee benefits may require that the employee pay a part of the cost of the benefit in order to receive the employer's contribution. For this reason, employees who have *access* to benefits outnumber employees who actually *participate* in the benefits offered. Young employees, for instance, may opt out of retirement programs. An employee may choose not to participate in a medical insurance program because he or she may already be covered by the spouse's participation in a family program elsewhere.

THE NATIONAL SURVEY

The U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) conducts an annual compensation survey as part of which it collects data on the major categories of employee benefits. Benefits tracked include paid leave, health insurance, retirement plans, life insurance, and disability benefits. The highlights of the BLS March 2009 survey follow:

- *Paid Leave* of some kind was offered to about three-fourths of all employees; this includes paid vacation (75 %) and paid holidays (76 %). About two-thirds of all employees were offered paid sick leave.
- Health Care Benefits. Seventy-four percent of employees had access to medical care benefits, 48 percent had access to dental care, and 29 percent to vision care. Seventy-two percent of employees had access to outpatient prescription drug coverage. Because most plans required employee contributions, participation rates in medical plans

were 56 percent. For single coverage plans (covering only the employee), employers paid an average of 82 percent of the plan premium; for family coverage, employers paid 71 percent of the plan premium.

- Retirement Benefits. Seventy-one percent of employees had access to such benefits; 57 percent participated in such programs. About 67 percent of workers in private industry had access to retirement benefits, compared to 90 percent of government workers.
- *Life Insurance*. Of all civilian employees, 62 percent had access to such insurance; 60 percent participated.
- Disability Insurance. Thirty-seven percent of employees had access to short-term and 33 percent to long-term disability benefits. Nearly all eligible employees participated in these programs.

TRENDS IN ACCESS

Trends in access to employee benefits in the 10-year period 1999 to 2009 have been generally favorable from the employee's point of view showing either no change or a positive change. Thus access to retirement plans and medical care plans increased, while vision and dental access remained stable. The number of employees enjoying paid vacation appears to have decreased, from 79 percent in 1999 to 75 percent in 2009. Access to both short-term and long-term disability insurance is also down, though access to life insurance remains relatively high. Child care access showed a positive increase, from 6 percent in 1999 to 14 percent in 2005, but that access decreased to 10 percent by 2009. In 1999 67 percent of medical plans required an employee contribution; this rose to 76 percent in 2005, a 9-point increase reflecting the continuing growth in health care and hence in health insurance costs. By 2009 medical coverage that did not require an employee contribution was available to just 12 percent of workers.

SMALL ESTABLISHMENTS

The BLS national survey provides breakdowns in its data by establishment size rather than company size, thus for establishments with 1 to 99 workers and those with 100 workers and more. Across the board, a smaller percentage of employees working for small establishments have access to benefits. Under medical programs, 60 percent of small establishment workers had access (versus 89 percent of large establishment workers); medical coverage was also the top-ranking programmatic benefit (ignoring time off) offered by small establishments. Data for other categories follow showing percentage of workers having access in small establishments and, in parentheses, the percentage in large establishments: Dental: 31 (67);

Vision: 18 (43); Prescription Drugs: 58 (88); Retirement: 54 (90); Life Insurance: 44 (85); Short-Term Disability: 27 (48); and Long-Term Disability: 21 (51).

While small establishments offer fewer employees medical insurance, the costliest of the employee benefits, for single employee coverage small establishments paid nearly as high a proportion of such insurance as did large establishments. In 2009, small enterprises picked up 81 percent of the medical insurance premium for single coverage; large enterprises 85 percent. Small establishments, however, required more participation from the employee opting for family coverage: they paid 66 percent of such premiums compared to 75 percent paid by large establishments.

GOODS PRODUCERS AND SERVICES PROVIDERS

In every programmatic benefit category, goods producers offered more of their employees benefits than did establishments engaged in providing services. However, the gap between goods producers and service providers has been narrowing. Data for several benefits categories follows in abbreviated format showing percentage of workers in the goods producing sector having access and, in parentheses, the corresponding percentage for services producers: Dental: 56 (46); Vision: 33 (28); Prescription Drugs: 82 (70); Retirement: 75 (70); Life Insurance: 71 (61); and Short-Term Disability: 52 (34). Long-Term Disability coverage was equal for both types of companies at 33 percent.

Goods producers also paid more of family medical premiums than companies in the service sector: 75 percent versus 70 percent. Both sectors paid an average of 82 percent of single-care coverage, and both show a general decreasing trend in employee access to medical benefits. Not surprisingly, as the Baby Boomer generation begins to enter retirement age, the percentage of employers offering retirement benefits and prescription drug coverage has steadily increased.

THE PROS AND CONS OF BENEFITS

A comprehensive benefits package can be an important and useful asset for a company in attracting and holding employees. A company with a reputation for excellent benefits particularly a long history of offering and *protecting* such fringes has competitive advantages and, indeed, can in part compensate for the cost of such benefits by paying somewhat lower salaries and wages.

Rich benefits packages, of course, also have a downside. They are costly. Cutting back on benefits in difficult economic environments can produce adverse effects on employee morale and productivity. However, severe economic conditions such as the global recession that began in 2008 demand that businesses cast a critical eye on benefits that cost more than they offer in employee satisfaction. Since most employment contracts do not offer specific guarantees regarding benefits, employers are free to alter existing benefit plans based on economic or employee needs, as long as employees are fully informed and do not lose previously accrued benefits. Some benefits that might be cut in order to save costs include employee discounts, subsidies for additional schooling, social events such as employee appreciation parties, and office refreshments such as coffee, bottled water, and discounted vending machine items. As with other cuts to employee benefits, open communication with employees regarding the cutbacks can help to reduce negative responses to the measures.

Tough economic times do not necessarily have to result in cutbacks to all employee benefits, however. In fact, a small-business owner may have the flexibility to offer some low-cost or even no-cost benefits that larger companies would not be able to match, thereby attracting and retaining quality employees. Examples of such benefits include offering a flexible work schedule to allow for day care and other obligations, or offering some employees the opportunity to work from home on certain days.

Small businesses tend to benefit from economically stressful times because cut-backs and layoffs increase the labor pool and small organizations with minimal benefit programs can compete more effectively for employees. In rapidly growing economies, large organizations improve their benefits programs to attract scare labor resources. These conditions suggest the optimum solution for the small business: it is to offer benefits sufficient to hold employees in good times but to keep benefits always affordable and modest enough to survive the downturns.

SEE ALSO Employee Reward Systems; Flexible Spending Accounts; Sick Leave and Personal Days.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Easier Done than Said." *Employee Benefit News.* 1 December 2000.

EBRI Research Highlights: Retirement Benefits. Employee Benefit Research Institute. 2003.

Mason Draffen, Carrie. "Disappearing Benefits Have Employee Worried." *Newsday.* 8 December 2009. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/legal/pensions benefits law employee retirement income/13542910 1.html.

Michael, Andy. "Playing a Pivotal Role." *Employee Benefits*. December 2000.

Simmons, John G. "Flexible Benefits for Small Employers." *Journal of Accountancy*. March 2001.

"Small Biz Balks." Crain's New York Business. 13 February 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in Private Industry in the United States, March 2009.* September 2009.

Zapek, Rachel. "Five Ways to Stay Motivated when the Perks Disappear." *CNN.com.* 23 November 2009. Available from: http://www.cnn.com/2009/LIVING/worklife/11/23/cb.perks.disappear.motivation/index.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION

People work in order to earn money, but the structure of compensation is quite diversified. The two broadest categories are salaries and wages. Salaries tend to be paid every other week or monthly; wages are typically calculated by the hour but paid by the week. As a consequence of legislative language, salary-earning employees are sometimes referred to as "exempt" employees and hourly workers as "nonexempt"; in other words the first are exempt from the requirements of Fair Labor Standards Act (discussed below), while the latter group are covered. Compensation may also take the form of commissions paid to salespeople based entirely on some percentage of the goods or services they sell; this type of compensation is often combined with a minimal salary to even out the ups and downs of commission earnings but people on pure commission who fail to "earn back" their base salary rarely continue in the job long. Piece work, where pay is based on actual performance of some job measured by units produced, is a variant of this approach. People serving as wait-personnel in restaurants are typically compensated by a low wage inadequate to support them; they get the majority of their income from tips. Starting in the 1990s and continuing into the 2010s, many individuals became self-employed of necessity but, often continued working in actual "jobs," much as before. The compensation of such people is based on contract revenues, but they receive no fringe benefits and are required to pay their own payroll taxes.

Compensation has a legal status and, once engaged, people can use the courts to enforce the employment agreement. Employee benefits ("fringe benefits") have another status: they are provided at the employer's option and may be withdrawn at will. As such they are not strictly speaking compensation although, in practice, they are viewed as a part of the full compensation "package." The employer's payment of premiums for certain types of fringe benefits, such as health care coverage and insurance policies (disability, life insurance), are not viewed under tax law as part of the employee's taxable income. Others, such as the provision of an automobile or housing, are taxable and therefore fall under the definition of "compensation."

COMPENSATION AND TIME

For the nonexempt part of the workforce, hours spent on the job are the measure of compensation to be paid. Time spent at work is regulated by the government, and laws govern pay scales over and above the specified work week, typically 40 hours. The vast majority of exempt workers are also required to work a fixed number of hours a week but the hours may be flexible under "flextime" rules set by the employer. For exempt employees, pay for "overtime" is not controlled by law in most cases. In other words, the typical administrative/professional/executive employee is expected to work 40 hours and as many more as the job may require, the extra hours compensated, if at all, by bonuses or time off. In the case of people working for commissions, time spent on the job is only incidentally related to compensation. Normally, of course, such people spend a lot of time working but one can imagine the highly charismatic (and lucky) salesperson who, in a couple of hours a month, can sell a million dollars worth of real estate.

COMPENSATION LAWS

The Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (FLSA) is in a sense the basic law controlling employment and compensation issues and, through amendments passed later, the management of benefits packages. FLSA sets minimum wage, overtime pay, equal pay for men and women, controls child labor, and establishes record keeping requirements. On the whole FLSA is aimed at protecting the nonexempt work force—which was the overwhelming majority of all workers at the time of the law's passage. Since that time the profile of the workforce has greatly changed; amendments to FLSA have in part reflected these changes. As illustrated by state overrides of FLSA's minimum wage requirements (see below), states also actively regulate compensation and other aspects of the workplace.

The chief amendment of FLSA was passage of the Equal Pay Act of 1963 (EPA). EPA prohibits unequal compensation of men and women in the same workplace doing similar jobs. EPA makes exceptions for seniority, allows the use of merit systems, and recognizes compensation systems based on performance. EPA requirements do not differentiate between exempt and nonexempt employees.

Other legislation related to employment compensation issues includes: 1) the Consumer Credit Protection Act of 1968, which deals with wage garnishments; 2) the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), which regulates pension programs; 3) the Old Age, Survivors, Disability and Health Insurance Program (OASDHI), which forms the basis for most benefits programs; and 4) legislation implementing unemployment insurance, equal employment, worker's compensation, Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid programs and laws.

MAJOR COMPENSATION ISSUES

The two major issues related to compensation are the adequacy of the compensation, addressed by minimum wage laws, and pay equity between women and men and between racial and ethnic groups addressed by EPA and social antidiscrimination statutes.

Minimum Wage. Nonexempt employees, for whom the definition is intrinsically tied to time, are also guaranteed a minimum wage of \$7.25 per hour under federal law. Five states Alabama, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina, and Tennessee have no state-approved minimum wage; in these states, the federal minimum wage applies. In 2010, five states Arkansas, Colorado, Georgia, Minnesota, and Wyoming had minimum wages set below the federal minimum. Fourteen states have approved a higher minimum wage than the United States as a whole: Alaska, California, Connecticut, Illinois, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Nevada, New Mexico, Ohio, Oregon, Rhode Island, Vermont, and Washington. Some of these states have minimum wages determined by inflation; this means that the rates may fluctuate up or down depending on economic conditions. The rest of the states have the same minimum wage as the national rate. Under the federal rules, a nonexempt worker is entitled to receive the highest minimum wage available in the place where he or she works. Changes in state law are monitored by the U.S. Department of Labor and may be consulted at www.dol.gov/esa/minwage/america.htm.

Equal Pay for Women and Men. Detailed data comparing income of men and women in the same occupation are not routinely collected so that the pay-equity issues remain somewhat in the dark, but more general data series give an indication of overall patterns. Based on data published by the U.S. Census Bureau, the average income of a man in 1954, but measured in 2004 dollars, was \$20,992 a year. The average income of a woman, using the same method of calculation, was \$9,358. On average, in 1954 a woman earned 44.6 percent of what a man earned. Women's earnings were 41.1 percent of men's in 1964, thus showing a decline, 42.2 percent in 1974 (still down from 1954), were up to 49.3 percent in 1984 but dropped again to 43 percent in 1994. In 2008 average male income was \$45,556, while average female income was \$35,471. A gap of \$10,085 separated men from women, but women were earning an all-time high of 77.9 percent of what men earned on average.

In this 50+ year period, women's income grew at a faster rate than men's (1.98 percent a year versus men's income at 1.44 percent). Women's participation rate in the workforce grew in this period as well: female participation in the workforce increased from 34 percent to 59.5 percent, 1954 to 2008. Because women have traditionally

earned less than male employees in similar positions, business owners may be more inclined to retain lower-cost female employees during tough economic times. This is substantiated by data, published in *Social Trends and Indicators USA*, showing that more men than women (on a percentage basis) are laid off during periods of recession. Some have speculated that this could lead to women outnumbering men in the American workforce in the near future. The U.S. Department of Labor estimates that women will comprise 47 percent of the labor force by 2016.

Racial and Ethnic Differences. The U.S. Bureau of the Census data cited above for all men and women also provide a look at racial and ethnic difference and difference between men and women in those groups. Data cited are for 2004 only because long-term data are not uniformly available. The highest average earnings are achieved by Asians. Asian women have the highest earnings among all women but earn only 61.1 percent of the income of Asian males. Lowest earnings were reported for Hispanics, again for both males and females. Hispanic females earned 66.5 percent of what Hispanic males earned. Whites had the second highest earnings, but white women lagged furthest behind. They had 56.9 percent of white males' earnings. Black women earned 75.5 percent of black males' earnings. For these four racial and ethnic group comparisons, black women were highest in relation to men.

COMPENSATION IN THE SMALL BUSINESS SECTOR

According to a press release announcing the latest Wells Fargo/Gallup Small Business Index, "Sixty percent of small business owners see the amount of compensation they can offer an employee as a critical disadvantage when compared to larger companies."

Data for 2008 from the Bureau of Labor Statistics confirm this perception. The data show that the smaller the firm, the lower the average payroll per employee. The average annual income for an employee at a company with more than 100 employees was \$47,690; the average income for an employee at a company with fewer than 100 employees was \$39,321. In addition, according to the Office of Advocacy of the U.S. Small Business Administration, small businesses experience substantially higher turnover rates for employees than larger companies; this may be related to the lower available pay, which in turn leads to a less experienced staff for small businesses.

SMALL BUSINESS COMPENSATION EXCEPTIONS

There are numerous exemptions to the FLSA that may allow a small business to provide compensation below federal minimums. First and foremost, companies that do not generate more than \$500,000 in annual sales or receipts are not covered by the FLSA. In some states, such as Arkansas and Georgia, the minimum wage applies only if a company has more than a certain number of employees (though this number is likely to be quite small). Even if a company is large enough to be covered by the FLSA, there are many exemptions to the minimum wage for employees operating in various job categories. These categories range from fishing and switchboard operating to making wreaths at home. Business owners can check with the Department of Labor's Office of Compliance Assistance Policy for additional information about minimum wage and overtime exemptions to the FLSA.

A practical aid for the small-business owner offered by the Bureau of Labor Statistics is an extensive and reasonably up-to-date tabulation of wages actually paid per occupation by area. This is the BLS Wages by Area and Occupation Program, accessible on the Internet. Close study of what wages actually are paid often shows that prevailing rates are frequently much more modest than generally believed because of local or regional economic conditions.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Motivation; Employee Reward Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"ADP Small Business Services EasyPayNet" *The CPA Technology Advisor.* August 2005.

Brainfood: Workplace Rights Gender pay." *Management Today.* 7 February 2006.

Magee, Monique D., ed. "Are Women Better Able to Weather Economic Storms?" *Social Trends and Indicators USA: Work & Leisure*. Detroit, Mich.: The Gale Group, 2003.

"Small Businesses Face Tough Competition Attracting Top Talent According to Wells Fargo/Gallup Small Business Index." Press Release. Wells Fargo. 3 May 2005.

"Small Business Index." Business Record (Des Moines). 9 May 2005.

U.S. Census Bureau. Current Population Survey. 21 March 2002.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Historical Income Tables People." Available from: http://www.census.gov/hhes/www/income/histinc/p03.html. Retrieved March 5, 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. "Minimum Wage Laws in the States January 1, 2006" Available from: http://www. dol.gov/esa/minwage/america.htm. Retrieved 6 March 2006.

- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "National Compensation Survey: Occupational Earnings in the United States, 2008." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/ncs/ncswage2008.htm. Retrieved February 22, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Wages by Area and Occupation." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/bls/blswage.htm. Retrieved March 6, 2006.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Office of Compliance Assistance Policy. "The Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/compliance/laws/comp flsa.htm. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

- U.S. Department of Labor. Wage and Hour Division.

 "Minimum Wage Laws in the States January 1, 2010."

 Available from: http://www.dol.gov/whd/minwage/
 america.htm. Retrieved February 22, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Women's Bureau. "Quick Stats on Women Workers, 2008." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ wb/stats/main.htm. Retrieved February 22, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. Office of Advocacy. "Study Measures Employee Turnover in Large and Small Firms." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/press/07 27.html. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE HIRING

Hiring employees involves a certain formality, even if the business is very small and the person hired is a member of the family. At the very least, mandatory forms must be filed with the federal and state government. The bigger the business, the more complex the hiring process is likely to be. The major elements in the process are: 1) the definition of the job itself, often a formal job description rendered on paper, an important aspect of which is determination of the compensation to be paid; 2) a process of recruitment; 3) prospective employee interviews; 4) the job offer and related negotiations (if any); 5) registration of the employee and related introductions and orientations; and 6) some kind of job training which may be minimal or may involve formal training programs. The hire may be a permanent or temporary employee; this status will also influence the process.

Employment of individuals is substantially governed by federal and often also by state law touching on compensation (the minimum wage requirement), the type of job offered (hourly or salaried), and also on matters relating to discrimination and equal pay for men and women. Hourly workers are covered by the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) and are therefore viewed as "nonexempt" meaning nonexempt from the FLSA rules whereas salaried workers are exempt. If the business offers fringe benefits, these in turn are regulated by law. Businesses that do government contracting may also be under regulatory requirements.

Only larger businesses typically have human resources people who keep up to date with changing requirements. In the smallest operations hiring is typically done by the owner; in large companies administrative workers handle the process. Regardless of the methodology, hiring is still governed by applicable rules

Hiring employees is an activity in which personality, fit, and many intangible qualities play crucial roles. In

businesses of any size, a new employee changes the company, a process especially true of small businesses.

DEFINING THE JOB

Writing a job description brings out crucial aspects of the job not usually consciously considered, which helps later in the recruiting and in the interviewing process. More importantly, a job description helps prospective employees understand the requirements and decide whether or not they are qualified. Details are important: waiting on customers is a different process depending on whether most customers are children or seniors. Stocking the store requires different skills depending on what types of machinery are used and when stocking takes place.

Small-business owners should also use the hiring opportunity to establish what kind of workforce they will have and what overall recruiting strategy they will use. Some companies prefer to hire from those already trained, people who hold MBAs or similar types of certification. There is also pyramid-shaped recruiting, which relies on an up-or-out strategy, where a large number of employees are hired at the entry level, then either eventually promoted or dismissed from the company and replaced with other new employees.

Certain businesses may not have enough capital to attract MBAs and may be too easily damaged by the abrasive up-or-out strategy, so a conservative strategy is often desirable, where both experienced and inexperienced employees are hired and coached for the betterment of the company.

Crucial to the job's description is a compensation level. This may be easy if the job already exists. If it is new, the business owner may wish to consult data offered by the Bureau of Labor Statistics on wages actually paid for specific occupations in an area. This is the BLS Wages by Area and Occupation Program and is accessible on the Internet. More clarity can be given during the interview if required.

Some owners may have trouble generating enough start-up capital to offer a truly competitive salary, and may prefer attracting employees by other means. It is best for owners to be completely honest about compensation and focus on future benefits or wages the company is planning to offer. This will decrease the number of potential employees but focus on those more likely to be passionate about the job.

Small-business owners should also be very careful when defining what employee benefits will be available as part of the position. Some benefits are required by law, while others are offered as part of a bonus compensation plan. Social Security, unemployment insurance, worker's compensation, and disability insurance are all required by law. Most leave benefits (discounting the Family and

Medical Leave Act) are not required, and there is frequent variation in both health and retirement benefits.

TOOLS OF RECRUITMENT

Recruitment can be conducted via word of mouth, advertisement, participation in job fairs, contact with state unemployment services, or the engagement of a recruiting firm. Businesses typically aim for both hiring outside the company and promotion within the company, in order to keep a balance of new talent and to encourage high performance.

When creating recruitment ads, the job should be minimally described and the approach specified: should the candidate call, visit, or send a résumé? Sometimes it is valuable to show the compensation, sometimes it is best left unrevealed. Small businesses typically pay less than large ones. Many prospective employees are scared away by job titles but would apply if they judged the salary within their personal reach. Small businesses may want to specify the size of their company, depending on the potential employees they want to attract.

Employment Agencies and Programs. There are both private and government-sponsored employment agencies. Private employment agencies will typically require a fee for providing their services but tend to attract higher quality employees than government-sponsored agencies. Recruiters are often a good idea if the business is looking for a high-level management position, but for entry level positions flexibility is very important. Owners should consider internship programs with local high schools and colleges to pick up fresh talent.

Web sites. Web sites have become a very popular method of recruiting, and there are several types of job sites small businesses can use. Most are differentiated according to industry and job type. Some sites are only for managers, or factory workers, or accountants. Businesses should also consider looking at blogs that cover their industry for possible recruits. When it comes to large job board sites like Monster.com, creating an attractive offering is important. A link to an external Web site is a good idea, and the job posting should be created with consideration about how the potential employee will view it.

Word of Mouth. Small businesses can hire some of their best employees through local contacts and word of mouth. Internal job postings, for instance, will allow present employees to move to a position they have been looking forward to, or encourage employees to suggest qualified acquaintances. In addition to these referrals, owners who attend business gatherings, Chamber of Commerce meetings, and other local functions can often find potential candidates by spreading the word.

INTERVIEWS

In the well-managed hiring process, résumés or applications will be filtered and only a selection of promising candidates will be invited for an interview. The well-prepared employer will have read and annotated the résumé.

The interview should be a semi-formal but friendly interchange in which the interviewer makes an effort to help the candidate to relax so that a *conversation* can ensue. The clear object of the interview is to elicit information *from* the candidate but in reaction to the offered job situation. Objectivity and concentration on the mission are important. It is good practice in larger organizations to pass promising candidates to two or three other people, each of whom will, in turn, obtain a different view and also present the company from a different perspective.

SELECTION AND JOB OFFER

Every business has a selection process; it may be formal or simply understood. The manager directly in charge of the open position will typically be given the power of decision. Small businesses tend to be more organic when it comes to job offers, and the owner may decide after discussion with other employees. Companies of every size should take time to verify references and ensure the documentation of their candidate is in order.

A job offer, even when verbally made, can be construed as a contractual agreement. For this reason the offer should be made very clearly and precisely, indicating the type of job it is (hourly or salaried, permanent or temporary), the compensation offered and at what intervals it will be paid, the trial period during which the employer reserves the right to terminate the offer, what benefits are included or excluded ("We have a medical program but no dental or vision care; if you participate, you will have to pay part of the cost."), and how long the employee has to respond to the offer. These matters should be covered even if already discussed during the interview. If a verbal offer is followed up in writing, the letter should repeat these and other appropriate points.

The offer itself may be followed by some negotiation with the prospective employee, in the course of which the manager may agree to certain adjustments based on the employee's existing schedule.

REGISTRATION AND ORIENTATION

Registration of new employees involves filling out necessary government forms and submitting them to the proper organizations. Three types of documents are involved: the Federal Tax Withholding Form (W-4), which has an employee and employer version; the State and/or Local Tax Withholding forms that correspond to the federal W-4; and the Employment Eligibility Verification Form (I-9) required

to be filed with the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (successor to the Immigration and Naturalization Service).

The new employee's initial session, at which these forms are filled out, is also an ideal time to collect information for use by the company, such as the names and telephone numbers of next of kin for emergency purposes, information on the individual's health status for the files, and other information the company should keep.

This is also an opportune time to review company policy and handbooks with the employee. Many businesses have new employees read and sign a copy of the handbook to verify they understand the contents. An orientation is also given, including a tour of the applicable workspace and building and possibly an introduction to employee training. Most businesses use orientation as an opportunity to review specific work policies regarding behavior and safety.

In most work situations some training will be required. In well-run operations such training will be administered based on a checklist and often incorporate a mentor who can show new employees necessary processes. Training can also have online and class-based components.

HIRING FIRST EMPLOYEES

Businesses that want to start hiring employees will first need to obtain an Employee Identification Number (EIN) from the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), which is necessary for reporting any taxes that involve employees, including state taxes. The IRS also requires companies to keep records of employment taxes for at least 4 years, and good record keeping is an important part of hiring. All the employee W-4 forms must be kept in their files, along with the version sent to the IRS. These W-4 forms make it possible for businesses to fill out W-2 forms, or federal wage and tax statements, which must be turned in by the last day of February. These forms show the IRS how much the business paid in wages, and the amount of taxes withheld for each employee. Certain states may also require state taxes to be withheld from wages, so employers should carefully check their state laws.

Employers are also often required to register with the state New Hire Reporting Program. This program monitors employees that are newly hired or rehired so states can keep track of employment records, and employees must be entered into the database within 20 days after they are hired. Some states, such as Hawaii, California, New Jersey, New York, and Rhode Island also require employers to obtain disability insurance.

In the workplace, all new employers should keep work requirements and labor law information clearly posted, as required by federal law. Posters with this information are available from both state and federal labor agencies.

The hiring process is also subject to legal guidelines dealing with discriminatory hiring practices. Companies

that hire people may not discriminate on the basis of sex, age, race, national origin, religion, physical disability, or veteran status. A hiring manager may not screen out any applicant because of membership in a protected class or address topics during the job interview related to the protected class.

The most important laws related to hiring are:

- The Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Title VII)
- Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 (ADEA)
- Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA)
- The Uniformed Services Employment Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA)
- Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986

Anti-discrimination laws do not require a company to hire an applicant because of membership in a protected class, nor is a manager required to hire applicants from any protected class in proportion to their numbers in the community. However, the business owner is required to select the best qualified applicant for the position, based on the critical skills of the job, and is required to make that selection irrespective of whether that applicant belongs to a protected class.

The complexity of these laws can be daunting. Further information can be obtained at the Web site of the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission.

SEE ALSO Employee References; Employee Reinstatement; Employment Applications; Employment Interviews; Résumés.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Davis, Martin E. "Hiring and Orienting a New Employee." Entrepreneur. 28 September 2005. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/hiringcenter/article80126.html.

"Dealer Wants his Workers to Retire Rich." *Automotive News.* 2 February 2004.

Greenwald, Judy. "Web Recruitment Needs More Care." *Business Insurance*. 2 January 2006.

Hall, John R. "Seminar Provides Tips on Hiring Practices." Air Conditioning, Heating & Refrigeration News. 20 June 2005.

"How to Hire Your First Employees." Wall Street Journal. Small Business, 2010. Available from: http://guides.wsj.com/small business/hiring and managing employees/how to hire your first employee/.

"HR Directors: Keep Employer Branding Real." *Personnel Today.* 14 February 2006.

Internal Revenue Service. "Businesses with Employees Hiring Employees." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98164,00.html. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

"Many U.S. Employers Lack Formal Diversity Recruitment Programs." *HR Focus*. January 2006.

Norwood, F. Bailey, and Shida Rastegari Henneberry. "Employers Rank What They Seek for a New Hire." *Feedstuffs.* 30 January 2006. Osono, Emi, Norihiko Shimizu, and Hirotaka Takeuchi. Extreme Toyota: Radical Contradictions That Drive Success at the World's Best Manufacturer. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Smith, Marguerite. "Aging Workers: Overlooked No More?" Public Management. January February 2005.

Sowell, Thomas. Applied Economics: Thinking Beyond Stage One. Rev. ed. New York: Basic Books, 2004.

"Ten Steps to Hiring Your First Employee." *Business.gov.* 19 February 2010. Available from: http://www.business.gov/business.law/employment/hiring/first employee.html.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Wages by Area and Occupation." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/bls/blswage.htm. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Laws & Guidance." Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/ index.cfm. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

William, Geoff. "Hiring Your First Employee." AOL Small Business. 11 October 2007.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE INTERNET USAGE POLICY

Downloading issues are the risks and liabilities a small business faces as a result of providing Internet access and e-mail service to its employees. Most companies provide Internet access to employees for legitimate business purposes, such as conducting research, and find that such access improves productivity. But connecting employees to the Internet also brings up potential problems for small businesses. Since 2005 the popularity of social networking sites such as Facebook and Twitter have provided even more distractions for employees and posed more monitoring challenges for employers.

"The good news: The ever-expanding universe of hightech tools facilitates users' ability to quickly and conveniently transmit business-critical data and stay connected with colleagues and customers around the globe," Nancy Flynn wrote in 2009's *The e-Policy Handbook*. "The bad news: Emerging technologies dramatically increase the employers' exposure to potentially costly and protracted risks including workplace lawsuits, regulatory fines, security breaches, and productivity drains, among others."

Many potential problems associated with employee Internet access involve downloading of information. For example, employees might download copyrighted software, offensive material, or files that are infected with computer viruses. A small business may be legally liable for damages resulting from claims of copyright infringement, racial discrimination, or sexual harassment based on such downloads. Another potential problem in granting

employees access to the Internet is personal use that detracts from productivity.

"Internet abuse in the workplace (a.k.a. cyber-slacking) has become a pervasive problem for employers. When employees abuse the Internet through activities like online gaming, online shopping, personal investment managing, personal emailing, chatting, media watching and viewing pornography, they waste work time and reduce available bandwidth," researchers from Southern Illinois University wrote in the abstract of a 2008 paper in *Journal of Internet Commerce*. While previous research did not identify the most likely cyber-slackers, their study revealed that young executives are the prime culprits. The researchers' analysis found that the Internet was an easy way for these executives to find relief from their job pressures. "In addition, young executive's high degree of autonomy also appears to perpetuate their propensity to cyber-slack."

In January 2010 Internet security firm ScanSafe reported that its data showed a "significant 55% increase in illegal MP3 and software download attempts" over corporate networks in the preceding 3 months. "Employees mistakenly assume they can use the Internet at work in exactly the same way as they use it at home and this is potentially one of the reasons for this steady increase in illegal download attempts over recent months," said Spencer Parker, director of product management at ScanSafe. "Inappropriate Internet use in the workplace can put the employer at risk for legal liabilities."

Improper workplace use of computers can prove embarrassing for both the employee and the company. In February 2010, Australian broker David Kiely was caught in the background by a TV camera as he looked at images on his computer of a scantily clad model while a colleague was being interviewed. Subsequent news reports suggested Kiely was the victim of a prankster who had e-mailed him the photos during the broadcast. (His employer, Macquarie Group, did not fire Kiely, and the model, Miranda Kerr, signed a petition calling for him to keep his job.)

Lost productivity costs U.S. businesses \$4.4 billion a day, or over \$1 trillion a year, according to a 2009 data analysis by Global 360, a process and document management provider. Global 360 arrived at that estimate by combining figures from the Bureau of Labor with statistics from a 2007 survey by salary.com, according to a news release.

MONITORING EMPLOYEES' INTERNET USAGE

In 2007 the American Management Association and the e-Policy Institute conducted a survey that found 30 percent of bosses had fired employees for Internet abuse and 28 percent had fired workers for misusing e-mail. Inappropriate content was cited in 84 percent of the cases of

firings for Internet abuse, while violation of company policy was noted in 48 percent of the cases, and excessive personal use in 34 percent. The major reasons cited for the firings over e-mail usage were that it violated company policy (64 %) or used offensive or inappropriate language (62 %).

The survey also found that 66 percent of employers monitored Internet connections and 65 percent used software to block offensive sites. The use of software blocking was 27 percent higher than in a similar survey in 2001. The overwhelming concern of employers blocking Web sites in the 2007 survey (96 %) was about employees visiting sites with sexual content. Game sites (61 %), social networking sites (50 %), and entertainment sites (40 %) were among other leading concerns. "Of the 43% of companies that monitor e-mail, 73% use technology tools to automatically monitor e-mail and 40% assign an individual to manually read and review e-mail," a report on the 2007 survey stated.

A 2009 survey by Manpower Inc. of 34,000 employers worldwide found that 20 percent had formal policies for using social networks on the job. Sixty-three percent of those companies said the policy helped avoid productivity loss. WorkPlaceMedia reported in July 2009 on a survey that found 55 percent of workplace Internet users had at least one social networking account. Of those, 43 per cent accessed it at work, the majority of whom (78 %) spent less than half an hour a day on the site.

Software company CEO Ray Boelig told Sarah Boehle in *Training*, "Organizations need to look at the proper use of their assets." At the same time, however, wholesale monitoring of employees' communications can cause a different set of problems for small businesses. For example, employers can be held liable for invasions of privacy. Furthermore, employers who develop a reputation for excessive monitoring of employee communications may have problems attracting and retaining valuable techsavy workers. Finally, it takes time to monitor employees communications, time that could be used in any number of more productive tasks.

RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH EMPLOYEE INTERNET USE

In his book *Clicking Through: A Survival Guide for Bringing Your Company Online*, Jonathan Ezor mentioned several risks companies might face as a result of employee Internet use. These risks include liability for copyright infringement, criminal liability for online gambling, fraudulent acts committed online, or downloads of illegal materials, exposure to sexual harassment or racial discrimination charges based on downloads of offensive materials, and breaches of company confidentiality or security.

As Ezor explained, Internet users have an implied license to copy the information for viewing on their computer screens. But this implied license applies only to a single user and a one-time use. Many people, failing to understand this condition, save copyrighted documents or software to a hard drive and reuse them without permission. In addition, pirate Web sites routinely display and distribute information for which they do not hold copyright. Small businesses can be held liable for copyright infringement if illegal software is found on company computers, or even if employees use network PCs to play pirated music or watch pirated movies, and the monetary damages can be substantial.

Small businesses may also be exposed to criminal liability resulting from employee Internet use. Ezor noted that online casinos are commonplace, which may tempt employees to place bets using company machines during work hours. Poll results released in February 2010 by the Society for Human Resource Management found that two-thirds of organizations surveyed had workplace gambling policies. However, only 4 percent of firms had disciplined employees for violating those policies and only 2 percent had fired employees for violations. "The challenge is to identify the problem gamblers before they become desperate. To this end, it is important that all employers and employees develop a greater awareness of the signs associated with a gambling problem," according to a posting on the Web site of the Nevada Council on Problem Gambling.

Online activities can expose a small business to other criminal liability. A company might be implicated if an employee commits stock fraud by posting insider information or misleading data on investment Web sites. Likewise, the company may be responsible if an employee uses the Internet connection to conduct electronic commerce and makes false claims about products or services. Employees may also use workplace computers to acquire documents or images that are illegal to produce or possess. Examples include child pornography, military secrets, bomb-making instructions, or data-encryption algorithms (which cannot legally be sent overseas). Many people are unaware of the distinctions between legal and illegal materials, so downloading from the Internet may put employees at risk of arrest or imprisonment. Furthermore, as Ezor pointed out, a company might be legally obligated to report an employee's illegal online activities, even if that exposed the company to prosecution as well.

CONTROLLING THE RISKS OF DOWNLOADING

Experts recommend that small-business owners develop policies regarding employee Internet use. Ezor suggested that employers begin by outlining the various business purposes to be achieved by granting employees Internet access. These purposes may differ depending on each employee's role in the company. For example, one employee may only need to send and receive e-mail, while another may need to visit competitors' Web sites. Next, the small-business owner should decide whether or not to monitor employee Internet use and, if so, what Web browser to provide. Finally, the small-business owner should establish consequences in the event an employee runs afoul of the company's policies. The types of punishment should vary depending on the specific offense and the extent to which it exposes the company to liability.

Before starting to monitor employee Internet usage, however, it is important for small-business owners to establish guidelines regarding inspections and inform employees about the company policies. Otherwise, employees may challenge the monitoring of e-mail or computer usage by claiming the employer has invaded their privacy. It may be helpful to inform employees in advance that the company offers Internet access for business purposes and reserves the right to monitor the use of its computer system.

SEE ALSO Internet Security.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- American Management Association. "The Latest on Workplace Monitoring and Surveillance." 13 March 2008. Available from: http://www.amanet.org/training/articles/The Latest on Workplace Monitoring and Surveillance.aspx.
- Boehle, Sarah. "They're Watching You: Workplace Privacy Is Going, Going..." *Training*. August 2000.
- Ezor, Jonathan. Clicking Through: A Survival Guide for Bringing Your Company Online. Princeton, N.J.: Bloomberg, 2000.
- Flynn, Nancy. The e Policy Handbook: Rules and Best Practices to Safely Manage Your Company's E Mail, Blogs, Social Networking, and Other Electronic Communication Tools. New York: Amacom, 2009.
- McElhatton, Jim. "SEC Workers Investigated for Porn Surfing." Washington Times. 2 February 2010. Available from: http://www.washingtontimes.com.
- Nevada Council on Problem Gambling. "Problem Gambling and the Workplace." Available from: http://www.nevadacouncil.org.
- "ScanSafe Reports 55% Increase in Employees Attempting to Download Illegal Software at Work." 12 January 2010. *PR News Wire*. Available from: http://www.prnewswire.com.
- "Social Networks vs. Management? Harness the Power of Social Media." *Manpower Inc*. Available from: http://www.manpower.com.
- Steinberg, Julie. "Porn Incidents at Macquarie and the SEC." FINS. 4 February 2010. Available from: http://www.fins.com/Finance/Articles/SB126513761216339207/Are Finance Pros Too Busy Looking up Porn to Do Wor.
- Ugrin, Joseph C., J. Michael Pearson, and Marcus D. Odom. "Profiling Cyber Slackers in the Workplace: Demographic, Cultural, and Workplace Factors." *Journal of Internet Commerce* 6, no. 3 (2008):75–89.

"What the Security Landscape Will Look Like in 2010." Symentec. 14
January 2010. Available from: http://www.symantec.com/business/
resources/articles/article.jsp?aid=20100113 security landscape.

"Workers, Surf at Your Own Risk." Business Week. 12 June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Norbury, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE MANUALS

The employee manual or handbook can be a valuable tool for any business. Ideally, it should provide detailed guidelines for the employment relationship and document company policies and procedures for both employer and employee. For example, handbooks define an employer's legal responsibilities by putting policies on record; make employees aware of rights, benefits, and policy, providing legal protections to employers; provide background information on the organization; and serve as employee reference tools. Because of its many uses, it is crucial for businesses to craft their employee manuals in a careful and thoughtful fashion.

Indeed, employee manuals have become the focus of considerable employment-related litigation in recent years, as growing numbers of workers and employers became enmeshed in legal tangles over workplace actions and expectations. "Since there is no reason to believe that this flood of litigation will slow any time soon, an employer can help protect itself by drafting a handbook that clearly sets forth its policies and covers the important topics in a way that will not come back to haunt," wrote Paul Berninger in *Business Courier*. "The specific contents will vary widely, depending on the size of the company and the nature of the business, but there are some elements that every employee handbook should contain."

TYPICAL CONTENTS

The contents of employee manuals should be limited to statements of fact, avoiding vague or blanket pronouncements on issues that are generally addressed on a case-by-case basis (such as job security). "Make only statements of fact regarding company policies and procedures, avoiding generalizations, and reiterate the employer's right to change employment practices and procedures at any time without prior notice to employees," Berninger counseled.

Most employee manuals contain these basic sections:

- 1. A welcome from the president, the company's mission or vision statement, and a brief history of the company.
- 2. The company's discrimination and harassment policies, including complaint and investigation procedures. By incorporating these policies in the manual, an

employee understands that there is no tolerance for such activity. This language helps ensure a productive, efficient workplace, and can protect the company from legal liability. "You must make sure you have a discrimination and harassment policy that's right at the cutting edge of the law," explained one attorney in *Workforce*. "There are a lot of laws that say the existence of these procedures may well provide the employer with a safe harbor, shielding it from liability."

- 3. Employee classifications and an explanation of them.
- 4. General pay and overtime provisions. Often, there are state laws that must be followed with regard to pay, so this section should be thoroughly reviewed.
- 5. Hiring and recruiting policy, including a statement regarding equal employment opportunity.
- 6. Sections on general procedures such as work hours, dress code, and other office-specific policies.
- 7. Sections describing benefits, including vacation, leaves of absence, insurance, pensions, and sick time. Again, because many of these are covered by state as well as federal regulations, it is important to review these carefully before publication. For example, employers covered by the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) must include information about employee rights and obligations under the FMLA.
- Statement of disciplinary procedures, including a clear list of behaviors that can result in immediate termination. Drug and alcohol policies are typically explained here.
- Outline of grievance procedures. Company privacy policies, extending from employee lockers to their use of the Internet.
- 10. An employment-at-will statement, defining the rights of the employer to terminate an employee at any time. This right is also granted the employee, who may resign at any time for any reason. An acknowledgment, to be signed and returned to the employer, stating that an employee has received, read, and understood the information contained in the manual. This is a vital but often overlooked aspect of the handbook creation and distribution process, for it provides significant legal protection for employers.

Disclaimers may also be added, such as a disclaimer stating that the manual does not represent a contract made with the employee, or a disclaimer stating that the list of company rules and procedures is not exhaustive. Such disclaimers protect the company from potential legal action in these areas. Whatever liability shielding language is employed, however, businesses should make sure that all

handbook contents are carefully reviewed by legal counsel before publication.

REVIEW

If at all possible, the employee manual should be reviewed by the company's legal counsel to ensure that it conforms to federal and state laws and states legal matters in an appropriate language. As reported by Todd Raphael in *Workforce*, a small private service company in San Diego won the World's Worst Manual contest in 2002 for an employee manual filled with outright errors, including a misstatement of California's overtime rules. As Raphael said in his article, "This isn't the kind of contest you want to win."

MAINTENANCE, DISTRIBUTION, AND UPDATING ISSUES

When constructing or maintaining an employee manual, it is worthwhile to consider using a team approach, bringing in people from all areas of the company who are impacted by the policies embodied in the manual. This group ensures that policies are not developed and reviewed solely by human resources representatives (although their input can certainly be valuable) or the owner, but by a representative cross-section of the entire company. If this technique is used, it is critical to assign trustworthy people to manage the project and see to its completion.

An employee manual should be distributed at the time of hire to all incoming employees. This does not mean that the manual does not ever change, however. If revisions are to be made, a manual must first state that the employer has the right to revise the policies in it at any time. It should then be redistributed (in whole or in part, depending on its format) to all employees, with a detailed description of the revisions made. Generally, the manual should be reviewed once per year to see if revisions are necessary. In addition, in instances where federal and state laws materially impact a company's operations or policies, relevant sections should be updated immediately, then disseminated to all affected employees. If any changes to the policies in the manual appear to affect the terms of a worker's employment contract, the business owner should ensure that each employee signs off in acknowledgement that they have received the updated policy information.

Small-business owners in particular may question the need for an employee manual. When dealing with a small operation, the owner can just as easily communicate policies directly to employees, or can send e-mails outlining any policy changes. The key difference here is that with a conversation or e-mail, the business owner does not receive written acknowledgement from each employee indicating that they have read and understood these new or altered policies. For this same reason, a

small-business owner should avoid creating an online manual for employees to access via the office network or the Internet. Electronic signatures are quickly becoming recognized as valid alternatives to handwritten signatures, but require several specific traits to achieve compliance; for simplicity and undisputed legal validity, a signed acknowledgement written in an employee's own hand still remains the best option. An online resource may prove beneficial as a backup to a printed manual, as long as the information is kept up-to-date.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Bar Association. "Digital Signature Guidelines Tutorial." Available from: http://www.abanet.org/scitech/ec/ isc/dsg tutorial.html. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Barrier, Michael. "Going by the Handbook." Success. September 2000.

Berninger, Paul. "Employee Handbook Can Work For or Against You." *Business Courier Serving Cincinnati Northern Kentucky*. 13 October 2000.

Debaise, Colleen. "How to Develop an Employee Handbook." *Wall Street Journal.* 17 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487035257045750614808304 05228.html. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Lee, Sean, and Leonard H. Kanterman. "Uncovering Substance Abusers." *Medical Economics.* 2 December 2005.

Raphael, Todd. "Don't Go By This Book." Workforce. July 2002.Steingold, Fred S. The Employer's Legal Handbook. 7th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2005.

Williams, Thomas. "How to Write an Employee Manual." Detroiter. December 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE MOTIVATION

Employee motivation is the level of energy, commitment, and creativity that a company's workers bring to their jobs. Whether the economy is growing or shrinking, finding ways to motivate employees is always a management concern. Competing theories stress either incentives or employee involvement (empowerment). Employee motivation can sometimes be particularly problematic for small businesses. The owner has often spent years building a company hands-on and therefore finds it difficult to delegate meaningful responsibilities to others. But entrepreneurs should be mindful of such pitfalls: the effects of low employee motivation on small businesses can be harmful. Such problems include complacency, lack of interest, even widespread discouragement. Such attitudes can cumulate into crises.

But the small business can also provide an ideal atmosphere for employee motivation: employees see the results of their contributions directly; feedback is swift and visible. A smoothly working and motivated workforce also frees the owner from day-to-day chores and allows him or her to think of long-term development. Furthermore, tangible and emotional reward can mean retention of desirable employees. People thrive in creative work environments and want to make a difference. Ideally the work result itself will give them a feeling of accomplishment but well-structured reward and recognition programs can underline this consequence.

WHAT MOTIVATES?

One approach to employee motivation has been to view "add-ins" to an individual's job as the primary factors in improving performance. Endless mixes of employee benefits, such as health care, life insurance, profit sharing, employee stock ownership plans, exercise facilities, subsidized meal plans, child care availability, and company cars, have been used by companies in their efforts to maintain happy employees in the belief that happy employees are motivated employees.

Many modern theorists, however, propose that the motivation an employee feels toward his or her job has less to do with material rewards than with the design of the job itself. Studies as far back as 1950 have shown that highly segmented and simplified jobs resulted in lower employee morale and output. Other consequences of low employee motivation include absenteeism and high turnover, both of which are very costly for any company. As a result, "job enlargement" initiatives began to crop up in major companies in the 1950s.

While terminology changes, the tenets of employee motivation remain relatively unchanged from findings over half a century ago. Today's buzzwords include "empowerment," "quality circles," and "teamwork." Empowerment gives autonomy and allows an employee to have ownership of ideas and accomplishments, whether acting alone or in teams. Quality circles and the increasing occurrence of teams in today's work environments give employees opportunities to reinforce the importance of the work accomplished by members as well as receive feedback on the efficacy of that work.

In small businesses, which may lack the resources to enact formal employee motivation programs, managers can nonetheless accomplish the same basic principles. In order to help employees feel that their jobs are meaningful and that their contributions are valuable to the company, the small-business owner needs to communicate the company's purpose to employees. This communication should take the form of words as well as actions. In addition, the small-business owner should set high

standards for employees, but also remain supportive of their efforts when goals cannot be reached. It may also be helpful to allow employees as much autonomy and flexibility as possible in how their jobs are performed. Creativity will be encouraged if honest mistakes are corrected but not punished. Finally, the small-business owner should take steps to incorporate the vision of employees for the company with his or her own vision. This will motivate employees to contribute to the small business's goals, as well as help prevent stagnation in its direction and purpose.

MOTIVATION METHODS

There are as many different methods of motivating employees today as there are companies operating in the global business environment. Still, some strategies are prevalent across all organizations striving to improve employee motivation. The best employee motivation efforts will focus on what the employees deem to be important. It may be that employees within the same department of the same organization will have different motivators. Many organizations today find that flexibility in job design and reward systems has resulted in employees' increased longevity with the company, improved productivity, and better morale.

Empowerment Giving employees more responsibility and decision-making authority increases their realm of control over the tasks for which they are held responsible and better equips them to carry out those tasks. As a result, feelings of frustration arising from being held accountable for something one does not have the resources to carry out are diminished. Energy is diverted from self-preservation to improved task accomplishment. According to Cindy Ventrice, a business author who surveyed hundreds of employees regarding workplace motivation, providing employees with an opportunity to succeed is one of the most fundamental elements of employee satisfaction and drive. When interviewed by Entrepreneur, Ventrice stated, "An award may be a tangible sign of recognition, but employees see an opportunity as a sign that their manager truly values them."

Creativity and Innovation. At many companies, employees with creative ideas do not express them to management for fear that their input will be ignored or ridiculed. Company approval and toeing the company line have become so ingrained in some working environments that both the employee and the organization suffer. When the power to create in the organization is pushed down from the top to line personnel, employees who know a job, product, or service best are given the opportunity to use their ideas to improve it. The power to create motivates employees and benefits the organization in having a more flexible work force, using more wisely the experience of

its employees, and increasing the exchange of ideas and information among employees and departments. These improvements also create an openness to change that can give a company the ability to respond quickly to market changes and sustain a first mover advantage in the marketplace.

Small-business owners can spur creativity by creating open forums for ideas related to improving the business. These may be specific, such as asking for creative solutions to a particular challenge the business or workplace is facing; for example, a business owner might send an e-mail soliciting suggestions for how best to keep a common area, such as a break room or kitchen, from becoming messy. The owner could simply create signs that read, "Clean Up After Yourself," but by sharing the problem and asking for solutions, employees will be more likely to view the problem as motivation to help improve their own working conditions.

Small-business owners can spur employee creativity by soliciting ideas for new products or services. A video game developer might have an "open call" for game proposals from its employees; this also creates an opportunity for the owner to identify talented individuals for advancement within the company. By contrast, talented employees whose ideas are not solicited will not only be less motivated and less happy, but they will also be more likely to leave and take their valuable ideas with them.

Learning. If employees are given the tools and the opportunities to accomplish more, most will take on the challenge. Companies can motivate employees to achieve more by committing to perpetual enhancement of employee skills. Accreditation and licensing programs for employees are an increasingly popular and effective way to bring about growth in employee knowledge and motivation. Often, these programs improve employees' attitudes toward the client and the company, while bolstering self-confidence. Supporting this assertion, an analysis of factors which influence motivation-to-learn found that it is directly related to the extent to which training participants believe that such participation will affect their job or career utility. In other words, if the body of knowledge gained can be applied to the work to be accomplished, the acquisition of that knowledge will be a worthwhile event for the employee and employer.

Quality of Life. The number of hours worked each week by American workers is on the rise, and many families have two adults working those increased hours. Under these circumstances, many workers are left wondering how to meet the demands of their lives beyond the workplace. Often, this concern occurs while at work and may reduce an employee's productivity and morale. Companies that have instituted flexible employee arrangements have gained motivated employees whose productivity has increased. Programs incorporating flextime, condensed workweeks, or job sharing, for example, have been successful in focusing overwhelmed employees toward the work to be done and away from the demands of their private lives.

Monetary Incentive. For all the championing of alternative motivators, money still occupies a major place in the mix of motivators. The sharing of a company's profits gives incentive to employees to produce a quality product, perform a quality service, or improve the quality of a process within the company. What benefits the company directly benefits the employee. Monetary and other rewards are being given to employees for generating costsavings or process-improving ideas, to boost productivity and reduce absenteeism. Money is effective when it is directly tied to an employee's ideas or accomplishments. Nevertheless, if not coupled with other, nonmonetary motivators, its motivating effects are short-lived. Further, monetary incentives can prove counterproductive if not made available to all members of the organization.

Other Incentives. Study after study has found that the most effective motivators of workers are nonmonetary. According to Ventrice, a 2007 employee survey "found that 57 percent of the most meaningful recognition was free and 80 percent cost under \$20." Monetary systems are insufficient motivators, in part because expectations often exceed results and because disparity between salaried individuals may divide rather than unite employees. Proven nonmonetary positive motivators foster team spirit and include recognition, responsibility, and advancement. Managers who recognize the "small wins" of employees, promote participatory environments, and treat employees with fairness and respect will find their employees to be more highly motivated. One company's managers brainstormed to come up with thirty powerful rewards that cost little or nothing to implement. The most effective rewards, such as letters of commendation and time off from work, enhanced personal fulfillment and self-respect. Other inexpensive but effective incentives include internal publications that recognize employees in print, such as newsletters or blogs. Over the longer term, sincere praise and personal gestures are far more effective and more economical than awards of money alone. In the end, a program that combines monetary reward systems and satisfies intrinsic, self-actualizing needs may be the most potent employee motivator.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Compensation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Battisti, Pete. "Reward to Motivate." Walls & Ceilings. December 2005.

Frase Blunt, Martha. "Driving Home Your Awards Program." HRMagazine. February 2001. Hohman, Kevin M. "A Passion for Success: Employee Buy in Is the Key." *Do It Yourself Retailing*. February 2006.

"In Brief: Recognition Is Greatest Motivator." *Employee Benefits*. 10 February 2006.

"Incentive Schemes Are Still Failing to Retain Staff." *Employee Benefits.* 4 November 2005.

Javitch, David. "Five Employee Motivation Myths Debunked." Entrepreneur. 19 June 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/humanresources/employeemanagement columnistdavidjavitch/article202352 html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Ohngren, Karen. "Cheap Ways to Motivate Your Team." Entrepreneur. 30 April 2009. Available from: http:// www.entrepreneur.com/management/article201454.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Parker, Owen. "Pay and Employee Commitment." *Ivey Business Journal.* January 2001.

"Providing Opportunities to Grow." Computer Weekly. 7 February 2006.

White, Carol Ann. "Expert's View on Managing Demotivated Employees." *Personnel Today.* 15 November 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE APPRAISALS

An employee performance appraisal is a process often combining both written and oral elements whereby management evaluates and provides feedback on employee job performance, including steps to improve or redirect activities as needed. Documenting performance provides a basis for pay increases and promotions. Appraisals are also important to help staff members improve their performance and as an avenue by which they can be rewarded or recognized for a job well done. In addition, they can serve a host of other functions, providing a launching point from which companies can clarify and shape responsibilities in accordance with business trends, clear lines of managementemployee communication, and spur reexaminations of potentially hoary business practices. During an economic downturn, performance appraisals may be used as the key factor in determining which employees should be cut during downsizing. Joel Myers notes in Memphis Business Journal that "in many organizations, performance appraisals only occur when management is building a case to terminate someone. It's no wonder that the result is a mutual dread of the performance evaluation session something to be avoided, if at all possible. This is no way to manage and motivate people. Performance appraisal is supposed to be a developmental experience for the employee and a 'teaching moment' for the manager."

PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL AND DEVELOPMENT

While the term *performance appraisal* has meaning for most small-business owners, it might be helpful to consider the goals of an appraisal system. They are as follows:

- 1. To improve the company's productivity
- 2. To make informed personnel decisions regarding promotion, job changes, and termination
- 3. To identify what is required to perform a job (goals and responsibilities of the job)
- 4. To assess an employee's performance against these goals
- 5. To work to improve the employee's performance by naming specific areas for improvement, developing a plan aimed at improving these areas, supporting the employee's efforts at improvement via feedback and assistance, and ensuring the employee's involvement and commitment to improving his or her performance.

All of these goals can be more easily realized if the employer makes an effort to establish the performance appraisal process as a dialogue in which the ultimate purpose is the betterment of all parties. To create and maintain this framework, employers need to inform workers of their value, praise them for their accomplishments, establish a track record of fair and honest feedback, be consistent in their treatment of all employees, and canvass workers for their own insights into the company's processes and operations.

A small business with few employees or one that is just starting to appraise its staff may choose to use a prepackaged appraisal system, consisting of either printed forms or software. Software packages can be customized either by using a firm's existing appraisal methods or by selecting elements from a list of attributes that describe a successful employee's work habits such as effective communication, timeliness, and ability to perform work requested. Eventually, however, many companies choose to develop their own appraisal form and system in order accurately to reflect an employee's performance in light of the business's own unique goals and culture. In developing an appraisal system for a small business, an entrepreneur needs to consider the following:

- 1. Size of staff
- 2. Employees on an alternative work schedule
- 3. Goals of company and desired employee behaviors to help achieve goals
- 4. Measuring performance/work
- 5. Pay increases and promotions
- 6. Communication of appraisal system and individual performance
- 7. Performance planning

Size of Staff. A small business with few employees may choose to use an informal approach with employees. This entails meeting with each employee every 6 months or once a year and discussing an individual's work performance and progress since the last discussion. Feedback can be provided verbally, without developing or using a standard appraisal form, but in many cases, legal experts counsel employers to maintain written records in order to provide themselves with greater legal protections. As a company increases its staff, a more formal system using a written appraisal form developed internally or externally should always be used, with the results of the appraisal being tied to salary increases or bonuses. Whether the appraisal is provided verbally or in writing, a small-business owner needs to provide consistent feedback on a regular basis so that employees can improve their work performance.

Alternative Work Schedules. Employees working alternative work schedules working at home, working part-time, job-sharing will most likely need to have their performance appraised differently than regular full-time staffs in order to be fairly evaluated. An alternative work schedule may require different duties to perform a job and these new responsibilities should be incorporated into the appraisal. A small-business owner should also be careful to ensure that these employees are treated fairly with regard to both the appraisal and resulting promotions.

Company Goals and Desired Performance. The performance of employees, especially in a smaller firm, is an essential factor in any company's ability to meet its goals. In a one-person business, goal setting and achieving is a matter of transforming words into action, but moving the business towards its goals in a larger firm means that the employer has to figure out each person's role in that success, communicate that role to him or her, and reward or correct the person's performance. It also means that the appraisal should incorporate factors such as collaborative ability and sense of teamwork, not just individual performance.

Measuring/Assessing Performance. Once a list of tasks and attributes is developed, a small-business owner or manager needs to determine how to measure an employee's performance on these tasks. Measurement provides another objective element to the appraisal. Ideally, measurement would be taken against previous performance, whether of the individual employee, the group, or the company at large. If a company is just developing its appraisal system or does not have a baseline performance to measure against, it should develop realistic goals based on business needs or on the similar performance of competitors.

Pay Increases and Promotions. When developing an appraisal system, a small-business owner needs to consider

the connection between the appraisal and pay increases or promotions. While performance feedback for development and improvement purposes may be given verbally, a written summary of the individual's work performance must accompany a pay increase or promotion (or demotion or termination). It is crucial, therefore, that a manager or small-business owner regularly document an employee's job performance.

The method of pay increases impacts the appraisal as well. If a small business uses merit-based increases, the appraisal form would include a rating of the employee on certain tasks. If skill-based pay is used, the appraisal would list skills acquired and level of competency. Appraisals and resulting salary increases that take into account group or company performance should include the individual's contributions to those goals.

Communicating the System. A performance appraisal system is only effective if it is properly communicated and understood by employees. When devising an appraisal system for his or her company, an entrepreneur may want to consider involving staff in its development. Supporters contend that this promotes buy-in and understanding of the plan, as well as ensuring that the appraisal takes into account all tasks at the company. If the small-business owner is unable to involve her staff, she should walk through the system with each employee or manager and have the manager do the same, requesting feedback and making adjustments as necessary.

Communicating Performance and Planning. Part of the appraisal system is the actual communication of the performance assessment. While this assessment may be written, it should always be provided verbally as well. This provides an opportunity to answer any questions the employee may have on the assessment as well as provide context or further detail for brief assessments. Finally, the employee and the entrepreneur or manager should make plans to meet again to develop a plan aimed at improving performance and reaching agreed-upon goals for the following review period. This planning session should relate company and group goals to the individual's tasks and goals for the review period and provide a basis for the next scheduled review.

TYPES OF APPRAISALS AND ASSESSMENT TERMS

Types of employee appraisal fall into four main categories: traditional, self-appraisal, employee-initiated reviews, and 360-degree feedback.

Traditional. In a traditional appraisal, a manager sits down with an employee and discusses performance for the

previous performance period, usually a single year. The discussion is based on the manager's observations of the employee's abilities and performance of tasks as noted in a job description. The performance is rated, with the ratings tied to salary percentage increases. However, as David Antonioni notes in *Compensation & Benefits*, "The traditional merit raise process grants even poor performers an automatic cost of living increase, thereby creating perceived inequity.... In addition, most traditional performance appraisal forms use too many rating categories and distribute ratings using a forced-distribution format." Antonioni suggests the appraisal form use just three rating categories outstanding, fully competent, and unsatisfactory as most managers can assess their best and worst employees, with the rest falling in between.

Self-Appraisal. Somewhat self-explanatory, the self-appraisal is used in the performance appraisal process to encourage staff members to take responsibility for their own performance by assessing their own achievements or failures and promoting self-management of development goals. It also prepares employees to discuss these points with their manager. It may be used in conjunction with or as a part of other appraisal processes, but does not substitute for an assessment of the employee's performance by a manager.

Employee-Initiated Reviews. In an employee-initiated review system, employees are informed that they can ask for a review from their manager. This type of on-demand appraisal is not meant to replace a conventional review process. Rather, it can be used to promote an attitude of self-management among workers. Adherents to this type of review process contend that it promotes regular communication between staff and managers. Detractors, though, note that it is dependent on the employees' initiative, making it a less than ideal alternative for some workers with quiet, retiring personalities or confidence issues.

360-Degree Feedback. The performance appraisal process known as 360-degree feedback refers to feedback on an employee's performance being provided by the manager, different people or departments an employee interacts with (peer evaluation), external customers, and the employee himself. This type of feedback includes employee-generated feedback on management performance (also known as upward appraisals). As a company grows in size, a small-business owner should consider using 360-degree feedback to appraise employees. Communication in a business of ten people varies widely from that of a company of 100 persons, and 360-degree feedback ensures that an employee's performance is observed by those who work most closely with him. Small-business owners or managers can either include the feedback in

the performance review or choose to provide it informally for development purposes.

LEGAL ISSUES

Given that the results of a performance appraisal are often used to support a promotion, termination, salary increase, or job change, they are looked at very closely in employee discrimination suits. If a terminated employee's previous performance appraisals do not thoroughly align with the reasons given for termination, the business owner may find the legal scales weighted against him or her. Besides providing a written summary of the appraisal to the employee, a small-business owner would be well-advised to ensure the following with regards to the system at large:

- Job expectations as well as the appraisal system and its impact on employee's work status are adequately communicated to all employees
- Performance measures are related to the job being performed
- Managers or co-workers providing input into the appraisal must be sufficiently trained as to be able to provide objective input
- Employees are given timely feedback on performance and a reasonable amount of time and support in improving their performance

CRITICISMS OF THE PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL SYSTEM

Although most businesses utilize some kind of performance appraisal system, some critics have argued that such a system has no net positive benefits for a company. In a column for Entrepreneur, Aubrey C. Daniels does not recommend the use of traditional performance appraisals at all. Daniels notes that from his own anecdotal surveys, most people view appraisals primarily as a method of calling out underperformers and establishing a justification for future termination. However, to use an annual performance appraisal as an opportunity to point out an employee's unsatisfactory job performance suggests a failure of the daily employee oversight and feedback a smallbusiness owner or manager should provide on an ongoing basis. Verbal or written notification of poor job performance should be communicated to an employee as soon as possible, which provides the employee the best chance to correct the problem and also lessens the potential harm suffered by the company.

In addition, appraisals that rely upon a forced distribution to rank employees with the highest-ranked employees getting the best raises, and the lowest-ranked being terminated may not take into account the objective quality of the employee's job performance. For example, even if every employee in the workplace performs at levels that meet or exceed expectations, someone still must be chosen as the best, while someone else is chosen as the worst. This problem is only exacerbated in small businesses, where the relatively low number of employees does not constitute a large enough sample for this kind of distribution. Another potential pitfall of this system is that employees in the middle neither the best nor the worst may not receive adequate guidance on the positives and negatives of their work performance. General Electric CEO Jack Welch famously used a forced distribution method, referred to as "rank and yank." Although Welch credited the process with bringing about General Electric's success during the late twentieth century, many workplace experts disagree.

For business owners who wish to utilize performance appraisals, assistance in developing a system is available through a variety of sources including consultants, periodicals and books, and software. In addition, given the legal implications of appraisals, small-business owners should have their companies' performance assessment processes, including training of managers and employees, reviewed by a qualified attorney.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Antonioni, David. "Improve the Performance Management Process Before Discontinuing Performance Appraisals." *Compensation & Benefits*. Vol. 26.
- Daniels, Aubrey C. "Appraising the Performance Appraisal." *Entrepreneur.* 2 July 2001. Available from: http://www. entrepreneur.com/humanresources/employeemanagement columnistdavidjavitch/article41908.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Grote, Dick. "Performance Appraisals: Solving Tough Challenges." *HR Magazine*. July 2000.
- "How to Conduct a Performance Review." *Personnel Today.* 14 February 2006.
- Koziel, Mark J. "Giving and Receiving Performance Evaluations." CPA Journal. December 2000.
- Myers, Joel. "How to Evaluate Your Evaluation System." *Memphis Business Journal*. 9 February 2001.
- Olsztynski, Jim. "How to Critique, Criticize Important for Supervisors." *Snips.* December 2005.
- Ryan, Liz. "Should Performance Grading Be on a Curve?" Business Week. 13 December 2007. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/managing/content/dec2007/ca20071213 393803.htm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Ryan, Liz. "Be Prepared: Annual Reviews Will Matter in '09." Business Week. 5 February 2009. Available from: http:// www.businessweek.com/managing/content/feb2009/ ca2009025 398448.htm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Thomson, Sally. "Food for Thought: Giving feedback to Staff is a Great Test of a Manager's Skill." *Nursing Standard.* 23 November 2005.

"Why Does Rank and Yank Seem to Work?" *Performance Management and Appraisal Help Center.* Available from: http://performance.appraisals.org/faq/yankwelchsyndrome.htm. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Wilson, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE PRIVACY

Rights to privacy are anchored fundamentally by the Fourth Amendment of the U.S. Constitution, which provides against unreasonable searches and seizures in the citizen's home, but the prohibition applies to government and does not cover every and all places where the citizen spends time. This right has been gradually enlarged, but these developments have little or no bearing on the workplace. The citizen as an employee has rather limited rights to privacy in the workplace. During the hiring process, candidates may not be asked questions relating to sexrelated issues, age, race, disability, religion, national origin, and veteran's status prohibitions arising from the Civil Rights Act's antidiscrimination mandates. His or her personnel records at the company are also protected by law and may not be arbitrarily published. With these few exceptions, no rights to privacy exist unless they are actually granted by the employer.

Due to the widespread use of the Internet in the workplace, there is ever-increasing pressure to expand privacy rights to include private documents and files that may coexist with company files on business computers. In 2002, as a result of the highly publicized corporate scandals involving companies such as Enron and World-Com, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act was passed. It significantly ratcheted up record-keeping requirements and elevated e-mail to the status of official documentation to be safeguarded for litigation purposes. The debate continues as to whether the Sarbanes-Oxley Act does more harm than good. According to a New York Times article published in January 2010, fewer tech start-ups went public from 2008 to 2009 than in the previous two years. Many blame this on the added expense and time required of publicly held companies to fulfill the requirements laid out in the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

ISSUES OF WORKPLACE PRIVACY

Legitimate claims by an employee that his or her privacy has been violated on the job ultimately rest on whether or not the employer, at its option, created a reasonable expectation of privacy by the employee. An employer, for example, who explicitly states in a company policy that all activities on the job must be company-related and private activities must be pursued off-site has by this

policy *removed* such expectations. On the other hand, in a company that lacks such a policy and where it is common for employees to use their break time to do personal tasks at their desks pay bills and such a reasonable expectation of privacy may be held up in court. The small business wishing to avoid ambiguous situations is well advised to publish a policy; the policy may prohibit or allow private activities, but if it allows them, then the privacy created by this policy must also be respected.

Employees, on the other hand, are most prudent if they recognize that no privacy rights actually exist and act accordingly. Some of the issues are highlighted next.

Searches and Seizures. An employer has the right to inspect personal belongings (bags, purses, briefcases, cars, lockers, desks, etc.), except when the employer has created a reasonable expectation of privacy. These expectations can be raised if the employee is given a key to a desk or if the employer has disseminated a written policy explicitly stating that it will not make such inspections.

Monitoring Computer, E-mail, Internet, and Fax Use. Businesses have some significant rights in this regard: they own the equipment. But if these resources are knowingly made available for private employee use then a reasonable expectation of privacy has been created. Management must therefore refrain from looking at data the employee claims are private. If criminal activity is suspected, appropriate law enforcement officials will, of course, have access to such data.

Monitoring Telephone Calls. Companies are allowed to monitor calls to make sure that they are business-related and to record them for training purposes.

Surveillance and Investigation. Many surveillance methods (cameras, ID checkpoints, etc.) are legal; so are investigations of employees provided that they are reasonable and undertaken for work-related purposes.

Drug Testing. These policies have been validated by the courts, although criticism of the practice remains intense in some quarters. Drug testing is a popular measure in many industries, and it is specifically mandated by legislation in the transportation industries. In other industries and for many small businesses, the attitude towards drug testing is quite different. Drug testing can be expensive, disruptive, and unpopular among employees.

TRENDS AND CYCLES

As Lucas Conley reported in *Fast Company*, "In the 1830s, workers at New England's textile mills lived in company houses, worked in company factories, and worshipped at the company church. Attendance was mandatory. Milton

Hershey and Henry Ford are both famous for having hired detectives to keep an eye on their employees outside of work. Ford even created his own sociological department, staffed by 50 inspectors who kept tabs on autoworkers' behavior off the job. Misbehave, and your wallet got a little lighter come payday."

Corporate policies ultimately reflect the general culture on the one hand and changing economic and legal realities on the other—so that permissive and scrutinizing policies have a cyclical nature. The economic expansion that began after World War II, which has endured a few relatively brief downturns, produced an expansive atmosphere that led to improvements in employee benefit packages and employee rights. The global financial crisis that began in 2008 has slowed the expansion and in some cases halted it. The high unemployment that resulted left employees more focused on getting or keeping a job than the benefits that came with it.

In the early twenty-first century, the trend has been decidedly toward "scrutiny," especially of e-mail and unwelcome pornography on business computers. Conley reported on this trend, citing data from the American Management Association (AMA). In 1997 15 percent of large U.S. companies monitored the e-mail of their employees; in 1999, the percent had increased to 27 percent, in 2001 to 47 percent, and in 2003 to 52 percent. A 2007 survey by the AMA of U.S. companies with 100 or more employees showed that of the 43 percent of companies that monitored e-mail, 73 percent did so with automated technology and 40 percent by hiring someone to read company e-mail. Because of kibitzing on e-mail, more and more companies are installing automated tracking systems that filter sites visited by people using corporate systems and alerting the powers-that-be when suspicious sites are frequent destinations. E-mail use and adult Web sites are not the only concerns of these companies that monitor employee Internet use. According to the AMA, employees accessing game sites, social networking sites, entertainment sites, and shopping and auction sites are also issues.

Technology to do this sort of electronic spying is constantly improving. But the corporate motivations behind such activities were hard to assign unambiguously to spying: the Sarbanes-Oxley Act has rigorously tightened rules on record keeping; courts have ruled that email has the status of real documents. Many software packages are designed to search e-mail by content in order to archive it by appropriate categories. If in that process abuses of corporate systems are detected, it is not surprising that some companies take corrective action.

PRIVACY IN THE SMALL BUSINESS

There is less privacy in a small business (as there is less privacy inside a family) than in larger groupings: employees and their managers interact more; everyone knows everyone else; slacking off by employees is more easily noticed, indeed tends to be felt by others immediately, and, often, slackers are corrected by peer pressure before their offenses ever reach the manager's or the owner's attention. In the well-run business, management deals with abuses quickly and effectively. Indeed, from a small business perspective, there is something contemptible about automated tracking systems—or the boss secretly searching through an employee's desk after work. There are more straightforward ways of dealing with problems.

SEE ALSO Downloading Issues; Employee Rights.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Management Association. "2007 Electronic Monitoring & Surveillance Survey." 28 February 2008. Available from: http://press.amanet.org/press releases/177/2007 electronic monitoring surveillance survey/.

Conley, Lucas. "The Privacy Arms Race." Fast Company. July 2004. Halbert, Terry, and Elaine Ingulli. Law & Ethics in the Business Environment. 6th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College/West, 2008.

Lane, Frederick S. American Privacy: The 400 Year History of Our Most Contested Right. Boston, Mass.: Beacon Press, 2009.

Miller, Claire Cain. "For Many Start Ups, a Spot on the Nasdaq Is No Longer the Goal." *New York Times.* 17 January 2010.

Nissenbaum, Helen. Privacy in Context: Technology, Policy, and the Integrity of Social Life. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford Law Books, 2009

Schramm, Jennifer. "Privacy at Work." *HRMagazine*. April 2005. Volkert, Lora. "Workplace Privacy? Laws Give Employers Wide Scope to Snoop." *Idaho Business Review, Boise*. 28 November 2005.

Wakefield, Robin L. "Computer Monitoring and Surveillance: Balancing Privacy with Security." *CPA Journal*. July 2004.

Wilson, Jeffrey D. "E privacy: Snoop Out Problems Using Your Company's E mail." *Detroiter*. May June 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE REFERENCES

Employee references are the positive or negative comments about an employee's job performance provided to a prospective employer. In most cases, a prospective employer will contact a person's current or former employer to seek references as part of the process of considering that person for a new position. Prospective employers check references during the interview process in order to ensure that a candidate's assertions about his or her job skills and work experience are accurate. In fact, obtaining references is one of the most important parts of the hiring process because it

can provide valuable information that sets one candidate apart from others and facilitates a sound hiring decision.

Although seeking references has a number of benefits for the prospective employer, providing references can be a complicated issue for the current or former employer. As Olga Aikin pointed out in *People Management*, companies that provide references have a duty both to the employee who is the subject of the reference and to the prospective employer who is the recipient of the reference. Giving a negative reference may expose the company to legal liability if the former employee does not get a desired job and decides to sue for defamation or slander. But providing a falsely positive reference or failing to disclose potentially damaging information can leave the company open to legal liability as well.

If a candidate is selected for a position on the basis of a reference and then commits a crime or causes harm to another person while on the job, the new employer might sue the provider of the reference. Several court decisions have held a former employer liable for crimes committed by a former employee in a new job because that employer had provided a positive reference and failed to notify the prospective employer about one or more negative aspects of the former employee's performance. As a result of these dual sources of liability, providing references sometimes leaves small-business owners stuck in the middle. "The issue of references is always controversial, involving a balance of employers' fears of legal liability, interests in providing relevant information to prospective employers, and concerns for fairness to former employees," Ellen Harshman and Denise R. Chachere wrote in the Journal of Business Ethics.

AVOIDING LEGAL LIABILITY WHEN PROVIDING REFERENCES

Due to growing fears of legal action, many companies have tried to avoid the legal liability involved in providing employee references by enacting policies that strictly limit the information they are willing to supply. When asked for a reference, these companies will not provide any assessment of an employee's job performance. Instead, they will only confirm the person's job title, dates of employment, and salary. "Due to legal ramifications, corporate executives are increasingly wary of being specific about former employees and their work histories," Max Messmer wrote in Business Credit. "Providing references can be a doubleedged sword." In fact, Messmer noted that 74 percent of Fortune 1000 companies have a policy limiting employee references to a confirmation of basic employment information. However, half of the executives polled said they were willing to bend the company rules in order to give positive references for their best performers.

In January 2010, a former top executive of Dunkin' Brand filed a \$5 million lawsuit against his former employer for negative references, defamation of character, and loss of employment opportunities. The former employee asserted that Dunkin' breached a severance agreement stating that details about his departure would be kept confidential. Lawsuits like this one emphasize the importance of good judgment and good policy when it comes to giving references for or discussing former employees.

According to Robert A. Siegel and Anne E. Garrett in the Los Angeles Business Journal small-business owners have two main options in providing employee references without exposing themselves to legal liability. First, as noted above, they can simply verify the candidate's basic employment information without making any positive or negative assessment of his or her performance or qualifications. This is known as a "no comment" reference. It has become the policy at a wide range of companies, despite the fact that the prospective employer gains very little information upon which to base a hiring decision. In his 2009 book HR for Small Business, Charles Fleischer offers an option where the employer adapts the no comment policy. In this case, the former employee gives written approval of the contents of the reference letter and frees the employer from any liability for releasing the information.

The second main option open to small-business owners is to provide a "full disclosure" reference. This type of reference often consists of a letter containing all the relevant facts of a person's employment, including an appraisal of his or her performance and potential. Experts suggest that an employer cannot be held liable for defamation in providing this type of reference as long as it is made without malice and the information is based on credible evidence. In fact, several states have enacted laws protecting employers from civil liability when they provide references that include job performance information. But some employers still choose to play it safe by only providing information based on performance appraisals that were signed by the former employee.

"In making a decision between the two alternatives, employers will have to balance the value of full disclosure to prospective employers against the risks of litigation presented by that choice," Siegel and Garrett wrote. "While full disclosure is viewed by many observers as the most desirable course, and it is clear that many employers will decide to select that alternative in the future, employers should do so with care in order to avoid litigation challenges by unhappy employees."

TIPS FOR EMPLOYERS CHECKING REFERENCES

With so many companies limiting the reference information they are willing to provide about former employees, smallbusiness owners often face a challenge in obtaining the information they need to make sound hiring decisions. In his article, Messmer supplied a series of suggestions for small-business owners to use in obtaining references for prospective employees. First, he noted that companies should inform all prospective employees that their backgrounds will be checked carefully prior to hiring. It may be helpful to obtain written approval from all candidates to check their references, as well as a signed release allowing former employers to speak freely without fear of legal liability.

Messmer also suggested that the small-business owner, or the person doing the hiring, call prospective employees' references themselves, rather than delegating the task to a human resources representative. It may be helpful to learn something about the candidate's former employer in advance in order to establish trust during the call. If the former employer is reluctant to provide much information perhaps due to a company policy limiting employee references Messmer suggests that the small-business owner try to engage him or her in conversation by asking open-ended questions. If all else fails, Messmer recommends at least reading parts of the candidate's resume to the former employer and asking him or her to confirm the information it contains.

Other suggestions for small-business owners include making sure the references are legitimate by calling a central switchboard number at the former employer's offices and asking for the person providing the reference, and checking several references for each candidate to be certain of obtaining a clear picture of their qualifications. The Internet may offer another source of basic information about some potential employees. However, small-business owners should keep in mind that the same antidiscrimination laws apply to checking references that apply to interviewing: they cannot ask about a candidate's age, marital status, race, or religion, or use that information in their hiring decisions. In filling sensitive positions, it may be helpful to hire an outside firm to conduct a detailed background check.

Although the process of checking references may be time-consuming, it is a vital part of making good hiring decisions. According to Messmer "it is important not to overlook this important step in the employment process, because one poor hiring decision can affect the productivity of an entire department. Reference checking is hard work and not without pitfalls, but with a little extra effort it can be one of the most useful tools in making the right hiring decisions."

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abelson, Jenn. "Ex Dunkin' Executive Files \$5m Lawsuit." Boston Globe. 10 February 2010.

Aikin, Olga. "Watch Your Back, Referee." *People Management.* 13 April 2000.

Fleischer, Charles. *HR for Small Business*. 2d ed. Naperville, Ill.: Sphinx Publishing, 2009.

Harshman, Ellen, and Denise R. Chachere. "Employee References: Between the Legal Devil and the Ethical Deep Blue Sea." *Journal of Business Ethics.* 1 January 2000.

Messmer, Max. "The Delicate Art of Reference Checking." Business Credit. May 1999.

Rogerson, Pam. "Insider Insight: Employee References Putting Pen to Paper. The Fear of Litigation and Employment Tribunals Is Putting Employers Off Writing a Reference for Even Valued Staff. But It Doesn't Have to Be That Way."

**Accountancy Age. 14 July 2004.

Siegel, Robert A., and Anne E. Garrett. "Giving Employee References: Potential Pitfalls and Protections." *Los Angeles Business Journal.* 12 January 1998.

Swanson, Sandra. "Rave Reviews." *Crain's Chicago Business.* 3 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE REGISTRATION PROCEDURES

When a business hires new employees, it is legally obligated to make sure that certain information about the new hires is provided to relevant government agencies. This information, which is provided by employees who fill out specific forms on their first day of employment, is used for tax purposes and to ensure that they are legally eligible to work in the United States.

The primary documents necessary for employee registration with the government are the Federal Tax Withholding Form (W-4), state and local tax withholding forms, and the Employment Eligibility Verification Form (I-9). Companies may also have specific forms for emergency notification and other critical information. The content of each form, as well as its purpose, should be fully explained to each employee.

TAX WITHHOLDING FORMS

"As an employer you have a tremendous fiduciary responsibility to collect and withhold taxes from employees on virtually every paycheck you issue," wrote Bob Adams in his *Adams Streetwise Small Business Start-Up*. "Throughout the United States, you must withhold an appropriate amount for federal income and other earnings-related taxes. Many states and some municipalities also require the payment of an income or other tax on earnings."

A cornerstone of the federal tax-gathering system is the federal W-4 form. This form, also known as the Employee's Withholding Allowance Certificate, provides the Internal Revenue Service with the filing status and withholding allowances of each employee. Once a new hire has determined his or her filing status and number of withholding allowances, the employer uses IRS tables to determine how much federal income tax should be withheld from the employee's wages. (Employers should understand that under this arrangement, they are essentially acting as agents for the taxing authority; the money that is withheld belongs to the taxing authority, even if possession has not been formally transferred.)

Where applicable, employers also have to withhold state and local income taxes from worker paychecks. States and municipalities have dramatically different arrangements in this regard; some states for instance, have no state income tax, while others have fairly sizable ones. Employers who wish to keep up to speed on their requirements, if any, in this area should contact their local and state tax agencies for information on specific employee registration procedures.

EMPLOYEE ELIGIBILITY

The other major employee registration procedure that small-business owners need to pay attention to is the completion of the federal Form I-9. This document assures the U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (CIS, formerly the U.S. Immigration and Naturalization Service) that the employee is legally eligible to work in the United States. The Form I-9 is filled out by both the employee and the employer. For further information, consult the CIS Web site at http://uscis.gov/graphics/index.htm. The I-9 does get updated, and the current version can always be downloaded from the CIS Web site. CIS is a bureau of the Department of Homeland Security.

The recession that began in December 2007 caused unemployment rates to rise to 10 percent by 2010. While the U. S. economy did pick up near the end of 2009, businesses remained cautious about hiring additional employees even if they needed them. In 2010 President Barack Obama and key lawmakers in Washington supported a payroll tax holiday to incentivize hiring for small businesses and to keep the economy moving forward.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adams, Bob. Adams Streetwise Small Business Start Up: Your Comprehensive Guide to Starting and Managing a Business. Holbrook, Mass.: Adams Media, 2002.

Chan, Sewell. "Obama Outlines Plan to Increase Employment." New York Times. 29 January 2010.

Daily, Frederick. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.* 13th ed., Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Josefowicz, Barbara. "Worker Classification and Employment Taxes." *Tax Advisor.* February 2001.

Piper, Mike. Surprisingly Simple: Independent Contractor, Sole Proprietor, and LLC Taxes Explained in 100 Pages or Less. Simple Subjects, 2009. U.S. Internal Revenue Service. "Employer's Supplemental Tax Guide." 2010. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p15a/index.html. Retrieved February 11, 2010. Weiss, Donald. Fair, Square & Legal: Safe Hiring, Managing & Firing Practices.. 4th ed. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE REINSTATEMENT

In the past, it was a rare occurrence if an employee left a company and then returned to it at a later date, either in the same position or a completely new one. Many companies strictly enforced policies that discouraged this sort of hiring of ex-employees, while the employees themselves would consider it an embarrassment to have to return to their former workplace after failing to achieve success at another job. But times have changed this type of activity has become a very common practice. In fact, it is so common that the term "boomerang employee" was coined to describe it. Boomerang employees seem to be most common in technology fields, but can also be found in other work sectors (retail, for instance) as well.

When an employee leaves a company, he or she may have no intention of ever returning. But just to be on the safe side, the employee should make absolutely sure not to burn any bridges with the former employer. In most cases, the last impression can be the strongest one it can even overshadow years of dedicated service. By leaving on good terms, the employee creates more options for a possible return, especially if the new job does not meet expectations. It is especially prudent to leave on good terms if the company has had to enact mass layoffs, as many did after the 2008 recession began. By 2010 some companies were beginning to hire again, and having left gracefully may give a former employee an advantage over a new hire. It is also wise for employees to keep in touch via phone calls, e-mails, or simple friendly letters in order to keep a pulse on the goings-on of the company. The practice of keeping in touch can also benefit the employer, who can use the exemployee as a network source to find other talent within their particular industry.

There are other ways in which a boomerang employee can be valuable to a company. Many times when the employee leaves, he or she moves on to another company that allows him or her to gain new skills and more experience. In most instances, this allows the employee to perform at a higher level than before, and even can qualify him

or her for a different and more skilled position. In addition, the employee's familiarity with the company from his or her previous tenure can only help make the transition back a positive experience for all involved. The company benefits because it is getting a known commodity rather than a fresh face that may have to undergo extensive training to become familiar with the inner workings of the company.

The allure of hiring former employees who understand the particular corporate culture has created a new trend in online social and career networking. Companies that recognize the benefit of boomerang employees have begun to create online networks for their alumni. In her 2010 article for the *Houston Chronicle*, L. M. Sixel explained it this way: "The online sites...are a way for ex-employees to connect with their former bosses and former co-workers and maybe boomerang back, often with newly acquired skills."

Furthermore, studies have shown that boomerang employees tend to stick around longer in their second go-around with a company proving to be more loyal than employees who are in their first stint with the company. Still, the employer should consider the feelings of his current employees (the ones who did not leave) and make sure that the rehire does not cause dissent within the ranks (especially if the boomerang employee gets a hefty raise and better position). In addition, both the employer and employee should be aware of policies that cover things like benefits, vacation time, the restoration of seniority, and other office perks in this type of situation.

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Clarke, Robyn D. "Going for Round Two." Black Enterprise. June 2000.

Gannon, Joyce. "Boomerang Employee's Club Grows as More Companies Rehire Former Workers." Knight Ridder/Tribute Business News. 18 April 2004.

Herman, Roger, and Joyce Gioia. "The Changing Corporate Landscape: Three Trends to Watch." *Incentive*. April 2003.

Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Many Happy Returns." *Entrepreneur*. November 2000.

Pisani, Joseph. "Employers Begin Rehiring the Laid Off." *CNBC*. 5 October 2009. Available from: http://www.cnbc.com/id/33175063. Retrieved February 11, 2010.

Sixel, L. M. "Alumni Linked in to Old Firms." *Houston Chronicle*. 3 February 2010.

Smart, Geoff. and Randy Street. Who: The A Method for Hiring. New York: Ballantine Books, 2008.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE RETENTION

Employees leave a company to get a better job, and for other reasons. It has cost the business money to hire and to train them; over time they have become more and more useful; to replace them will cost money. It frequently happens that the most effective employees have the most enterprise and initiative and also hold the better jobs. They tend also to be among the first to look for greener pastures and leave a greater hole behind. For these reasons retaining employees is an issue in every business. Human resource experts emphasize benefits or meaning as ways to hold on to valued employees. The first approach sees success in rewards (better pay, fringe benefits) the second in making jobs more valuable (training, advancement, interest). Most observers suggest a blend of approaches.

But retention also arises in the broader context of economic trends and affects different elements of the workforce in different ways. Thus employee retention is not much discussed in times of economic downturn: employees tend to be hunkered down and glad they have a job at all. This was the scenario after the global economic meltdown that occurred in 2008. Layoffs were rampant during this time, and it was not until 2010 that companies began to consider hiring again. People who managed to retain their jobs during this difficult time often worked longer hours and took on additional tasks in an effort to keep their jobs.

In expansive times companies are beating the bushes for people, and opportunities abound. At different times different skills are greatly in demand, and turnover in these skills is high as companies bid up the jobs. In the 1980s and into the 1990s computer programmers and analysts enjoyed a surge of attention until employers found ways to ease the pressure by outsourcing this type of work to India and elsewhere. Meanwhile, in good times as in bad, the most qualified and enterprising employees are always in demand and always mobile.

FOCUSING THE RETENTION EFFORT

Employee retention is usually discussed in a too narrow context and is therefore treated as an unalloyed good thing, like gold. This view arises because both the hiring and training processes are costly and employees increase in value, from the company's perspective, as they become ever more experienced. But employee turnover can also be a benefit. As *Management Today* reported in 2006, "At least one multinational distinguishes between what it rather elegantly calls 'regretted' and 'non-regretted' types of staff turnover. Bosses in that company worry if regretted turnover is too high but also worry if non-regretted turnover is too low, suggesting that managers are not

pushing the wrong'uns out of the door fast enough." In the view of most seasoned managers, it is rather a truism that the good ones leave and the not-so-good hang around forever. The unnamed multinational cited by *Management Today* had its finger on the pulse. Retention must not be isolated from good personnel management generally. In well-run organizations, personnel policies will be designed around the mission of the business, recognizing that turnover is both unavoidable and sometimes necessary.

WHY EMPLOYEES STAY

Employees stay with a company either because the business satisfies their needs and uses their abilities to an optimum extent (the ideal case) or because they just cannot find another job (the worst case).

Job satisfaction is a complex consequence of the total corporate identity. It obviously includes compensation and fringe benefits as a minimum, but surveys keep reporting that most employees want to "make a contribution" or want to "make a difference." They will feel that they are achieving this goal if their skills are fully used, if the balance between discipline and freedom is right, and if the overall mission of the company makes good social sense. Ambitious employees also require that some path of advancement be at least visible to them.

Creating a satisfying and meaningful company culture is another way to ensure that the best employees stick around. In a 2009 interview, former CEO of eBay Meg Whitman discussed what the "character of a company" means to her. "I think it means the set of values and principles by which you run the company that really begin to become part of the DNA of the company.... And it's almost the sense that you know what to do." Whitman said.

Given this general idea of a meaningful company culture, it is fairly obvious that retention policies based simply on reward mechanics (increase health coverage, add a child-care service) will be inadequate. Retention will work best if the company's values are very clear, supportive of employee aspirations, and implemented to provide both "rewards" and "scope" within the means of the business. In actual practice, far too many companies provide excellent reward systems and yet are populated with alienated employees because corporate policies seem irrational, bureaucracy is stifling, the motives of management appear to be pure ambition, and the corporate goal seems to be meaningless growth. Yet, employees stay because they cannot easily replace the rewards. In contrast some businesses often small ones offer meager rewards but a meaningful work environment, and yet still manage to keep their employees.

RETENTION IN SMALL BUSINESS

Small businesses on average pay lower salaries than larger firms. Data from the U.S. Census Bureau for 2001, for instance, show that companies with fewer than 100 employees had payrolls of \$29,138 per employee; companies with 100 or more employees had payrolls of \$37,265 per employee a difference of \$8,127 a year. Census data from 2006 reveals very little change to these statistics; it shows that employees at the larger companies make \$8,498 more per year than those at companies with fewer than 100 employees. Data on employee benefits were not provided, but small businesses also offer fewer benefits. Thus small business has a distinct disadvantage in holding on to employees. If employee retention depended entirely on compensation and fringe benefits, small businesses (which employ somewhat over a third of all people in companies) would eventually lose their employees. But retention is based on the total employment situation, and in that context small businesses have advantages over the large employers: 1) employees are closer to management and interact with management more intensively; 2) there are fewer layers; the owners are visible and not "princely" figures someone reads about; 3) the work situation is more organic (more like a family, less bureaucratic); 4) employees usually have more scope; they are required to do more things, wear more hats, and are therefore more fully utilized; and 5) the mission of small businesses is almost always clearer, more immediately felt; contact with the customer may be frequent; feedback is good; and therefore employees "make more of a difference." Thoughtful small-business owners will do their best to exploit these natural advantages to counter the natural disadvantage of having less to offer.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Design Business: Put Staff on the Career Ladder." Design Week. 2 March 2006.

"eBay's Meg Whitman on Building a Company's Culture." Business Week. 27 March 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/managing/content/mar2009/ca20090327 626373.htm. Retrieved February 11, 2010.

"Employment Report." *Benzinga*. 5 February 2010. Available from: http://www.benzinga.com/115686/employment report in depth analyst blog. Retrieved February 11, 2010.

"Going Nowhere Slowly." Management Today. 7 February 2006.

McClanahan, C. J. "Top Employees Don't Deserve the 'Leased Car' Treatment." *Indianapolis Business Journal.* 30 January 2006.

Piper, Bob. "Retention Tune Up." *Professional Builder.* 1 March 2006.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Historical Income Tables People." Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/susb/. Retrieved 11 February 2010.

Vatner, Jonathan. "Changing a Culture by Removing Walls." New York Times. 9 February 2010. "Walking the Retention Tightrope: Balancing Employees' Needs and Wants." Supervision. February 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE RETIREMENT INCOME SECURITY ACT (ERISA)

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) is a U.S. federal law that regulates most private sector employee benefit plans, including 401(k) plans, profit-sharing plans, simplified employee pension (SEP) plans, and Keogh plans. Originally intended to address the problem of embezzlement from plan funds by trustees, ERISA sets minimum standards to ensure that such plans are established and maintained in a fair and financially sound manner. The law obligates employers to provide plan participants with the benefits they are promised, and establishes strict penalties for those who fail to do so. It also sets forth vesting requirements time periods over which employees gain full rights to the money invested by employers on their behalf. ERISA governs most employer-sponsored pension plans, but does not apply to those sponsored by businesses with fewer than twenty-five employees.

ERISA outlines a number of requirements for administrators of employee benefit plans. For example, those who manage plan funds are required to manage them in the exclusive interest of plan participants and beneficiaries. In other words, employers are not allowed to use retirement funds set aside by employees for their own purposes. ERISA also requires plan administrators to avoid transactions that would create a conflict of interest, and to respect limitations on the percentage of employee benefit plan funds that can be invested in employer securities.

ERISA also sets rules governing the disclosure of information about the financial condition of benefit plans to participants and to the U.S. government. For example, administrators are required to furnish participants with a summary plan description (SPD) covering their rights and benefits under the plan. In addition, employers must file Form 5500 annually with the Internal Revenue Service to report the financial condition and other information about the operation of the plan. ERISA provides for civil and criminal penalties of up to \$1,000 per day for failing or refusing to comply with these annual reporting requirements.

In 1996 the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) amended ERISA to improve the con-

tinuity of health insurance coverage for employees who terminate their employment with a company. The amendment prohibits employers from discriminating against employees on the basis of health status and sets rules regarding preexisting conditions. The Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH) Act was passed in 2009 to enhance HIPAA privacy rules and increase consequences for breaches.

The Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA), initially passed in 1985, enhanced the provisions of ERISA. The COBRA provisions enable workers to continue health coverage after losing their jobs and other specified conditions. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA), established to boost the struggling U. S. economy during the financial crisis that began in 2008, temporarily altered COBRA by reducing the premiums paid by individuals who experienced "involuntary termination" and lost their employer-sponsored health benefits. The insured paid 35 percent of his or her COBRA premium, and the insurer received a tax credit for the remaining 65 percent. Other important amendments to ERISA include the Newborns' and Mothers' Health Protection Act, the Mental Health Parity Act, and the Women's Health and Cancer Rights Act.

Starting in 2008 and continuing into the early 2010s, the Department of Labor (DOL) has reviewed and revised its rules governing investment advice given to participants in retirement plans. In August 2008, during the administration of President George W. Bush, the DOL published a proposed regulation. Several days before the end of Bush's second term, the DOL announced publication of a final rule to make investment advice more accessible for millions of Americans. According to a press release issued on January 16, 2009, "the final rule includes a class exemption expanding the availability of investment advice."

Despite the publication of this final rule in the January 21, 2009 edition of the *Federal Register*, the incoming administration of President Barack Obama decided to continue reviewing these rules in preparation for issuing another revised rule. The new rules still under preparation as of early 2010 are likely to overturn this provision, which Obama administration officials state would have allowed advisers affiliated with mutual fund and brokerage firms to provide investment advice. According to Phyllis Borzi, assistant secretary of labor for the DOL's Employee Benefits Security Administration in the Obama administration, the new rules will be more direct and streamlined and will stress the fiduciary duty of plan sponsors to act carefully in choosing and monitoring service providers.

SEE ALSO Pension Plans; Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance & Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/tools/resourcelibrary/publications/serv pub mplan.html. Retrieved February 12, 2010.
- Bates, Steve. "Benefits Experts Welcome Final COBRA Rules." HRMagazine. July 2004.
- Cleary, Brian. "Let Compliance Lead the Way in Preventing Healthcare Data Breaches." *ZDNet.* 4 February 2010. Available from: http://news.zdnet.com/2100 9595 22 390191.html. Retrieved February 12, 2010.
- Clifford, Lee. "Getting Over the Hump Before You're Over the Hill." *Fortune.* 14 August 2000.
- "DOL Releases Final COBRA Notice Rule." *HR Focus*. September 2004.
- Infante, Victor D. "Retirement Plan Trends." Workforce. November 2000.
- Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Request Denied? Protect Employees from a Health Insurance Loophole." *Entrepreneur*. March 2006.
- Schappel, Christian. "New Retirement Plan Advice Rules Coming Soon." Employment Law. 11 February 2010. Available from: http://www.hrmorning.com/new retirement plan advice rules coming soon/. Retrieved February 12, 2010.
- Szabo, Joan. "Pension Tension." Entrepreneur. November 2000.
- U. S. Department of Labor. "COBRA Continuation Coverage Assistance Under ARRA." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ ebsa/COBRA.html. Retrieved February 12, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Health Plans & Benefits." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/dol/topic/health plans/index.htm. Retrieved February 12, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Retirement Plans, Benefits & Savings." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/dol/topic/retirement/erisa.htm. Retrieved February 12, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE REWARD AND RECOGNITION SYSTEMS

In their 2009 book *The Daily Carrot Principle* Adrian Gostick and Chester Elton asked the question: Are your employees engaged *and* satisfied? That is, not just engaged and not just satisfied, but both. In making the distinction, the authors observed that a business may never realize the full potential of a merely satisfied employee, and it may not be able to retain an engaged but not necessarily satisfied employee. Employee reward and recognition programs are one way to create an engaged and satisfied workforce.

REWARD VS. RECOGNITION

Although these terms are often used interchangeably, reward and recognition systems should be considered separately. Employee reward systems refer to programs set up

by a company to reward performance and motivate employees on individual or group levels. They are normally considered separate from salary but may be monetary in nature or otherwise have a cost to the company. While previously considered the domain of large companies, small businesses have also begun employing them as a tool to lure top employees in a competitive job market as well as to increase employee performance.

As noted, although employee recognition programs are often combined with reward programs they retain a different purpose altogether. They are intended to provide a psychological, not financial, benefit. Although many elements of designing and maintaining reward and recognition systems are the same, it is useful to keep this difference in mind, especially for small-business owners interested in motivating staffs while keeping costs low.

DIFFERENTIATING REWARDS FROM MERIT PAY AND PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL

In designing a reward program, a small-business owner needs to separate the salary or merit pay system from the reward system. Financial rewards, especially those given on a regular basis such as bonuses and profit sharing, should be tied to an employee's or a group's accomplishments and should be considered "pay at risk" in order to distance them from salary. By doing so, a manager can avoid a sense of entitlement on the part of the employee and ensure that the reward emphasizes excellence or achievement rather than basic competency.

Merit pay increases, then, are not part of an employee reward system. Normally, they are an increase for inflation with additional percentages separating employees by competency. They are not particularly motivating since the distinction that is usually made between a good employee and an average one is relatively small. In addition, they increase the fixed costs of a company as opposed to variable pay increases, such as bonuses, which have to be "re-earned" each year. Finally, in many small businesses teamwork is a crucial element of a successful employee's job. Merit increases generally review an individual's job performance, without adequately taking into account the performance within the context of the group or business.

DESIGNING A REWARD PROGRAM

The keys to developing a reward program are as follows:

- Identification of company or group goals that the reward program will support
- Identification of the desired employee performance or behaviors that will reinforce the company's goals

- Determination of key measurements of the performance or behavior, based on the individual or group's previous achievements
- · Determination of appropriate rewards
- · Communication of program to employees

In order to reap benefits such as increased productivity, the entrepreneur designing a reward program must identify company or group goals to be reached and the behaviors or performance that will contribute to this. While this may seem obvious, companies frequently make the mistake of rewarding behaviors or achievements that either fail to further business goals or actually sabotage them. If teamwork is a business goal, a bonus system rewarding individuals who improve their productivity by themselves or at the expense of another does not make sense. Likewise, if quality is an important issue for an entrepreneur, the reward system that he or she designs should not emphasize rewarding the *quantity* of work accomplished by a business unit.

Properly measuring performance ensures the program pays off in terms of business goals. Since rewards have a real cost in terms of time or money, small-business owners need to confirm that performance has actually improved before rewarding it. Often this requires measuring something other than financial returns: reduced defects, happier customers, more rapid deliveries.

When developing a rewards program, an entrepreneur should consider matching rewards to the end result for the company. Perfect attendance might merit a different reward than saving the company \$10,000 through improved contract negotiation. It is also important to consider rewarding both individual and group accomplishments in order to promote both individual initiative and group cooperation and performance.

Lastly, in order for a rewards program to be successful, the specifics need to be clearly spelled out for every employee. Motivation depends on the individual's ability to understand what is being asked of her. Once this has been done, the original communication should be reinforced with regular meetings or memos promoting the program. Communications are best kept simple but frequent to ensure staff members are kept abreast of changes to the system.

TYPES OF REWARD PROGRAMS

There are a number of different types of reward programs aimed at both individual and team performance.

Variable Pay. Variable pay or pay-for-performance is a compensation program in which a portion of a person's pay is considered "at risk." Variable pay can be tied to the performance of the company, the results of a business

unit, an individual's accomplishments, or any combination of these. It can take many forms, including bonus programs, stock options, and one-time awards for significant accomplishments. Some companies choose to pay their employees less than competitors but attempt to motivate and reward employees using a variable pay program instead. Good incentive pay packages provide an optimal challenge, one that stretches employees but remains in reach. If too much is required to reach the goal, the program will be ignored.

Bonuses. Bonus programs have been used in American business for some time. They usually reward individual accomplishment and are frequently used in sales organizations to encourage salespersons to generate additional business or higher profits. They can also be used, however, to recognize group accomplishments. Indeed, increasing numbers of businesses have switched from individual bonus programs to one which reward contributions to corporate performance at group, departmental, or companywide levels.

According to some experts, small businesses interested in long-term benefits should probably consider another type of reward. Bonuses are generally short-term motivators. By rewarding an employee's performance for the previous year, they encourage a short-term perspective rather than future-oriented accomplishments. In addition, these programs need to be carefully structured to ensure they are rewarding accomplishments above and beyond an individual or group's basic functions. Otherwise, they run the risk of being perceived as entitlements or regular merit pay, rather than a reward for outstanding work. Proponents, however, contend that bonuses are a perfectly legitimate means of rewarding outstanding performance, and they argue that such compensation can actually be a powerful tool to encourage future top-level efforts.

Profit Sharing. Profit sharing refers to the strategy of creating a pool of monies to be disbursed to employees by taking a stated percentage of a company's profits. The amount given to an employee is usually equal to a percentage of the employee's salary and is disbursed after a business closes its books for the year. The benefits can be provided either in actual cash or via contributions to employee's 401(k) plans. A benefit for a company offering this type of reward is that it can keep fixed costs low.

The idea behind profit sharing is to reward employees for their contributions to a company's achieved profit goal. It encourages employees to stay put because it is usually structured to reward employees who stay with the company; most profit sharing programs require an employee to be vested in the program over a number of years before receiving any money. Unless well managed, profit sharing may not properly motivate individuals if all

receive the share anyway. A team spirit (everyone pulling together to achieve that profit) can counter this, especially if it arises from the employees and is not just management propaganda.

Stock Options. Previously the territory of upper management and large companies, stock options have become a popular method of rewarding middle management and other employees in both mature companies and start-ups. Employee stock-option programs give employees the right to buy a specified number of a company's shares at a fixed price for a specified period of time (usually around 10 years). They are generally authorized by a company's board of directors and approved by its shareholders. The number of options a company can award to employees is usually equal to a certain percentage of the company's shares outstanding.

Like profit sharing plans, stock options usually reward employees for sticking around, serving as a long-term motivator. Once an employee has been with a company for a certain period of time (usually around 4 years), he or she is fully vested in the program. If the employee leaves the company prior to being fully vested, those options are canceled. After an employee becomes fully vested in the program, he or she can purchase from the company an allotted number of shares at the strike price (or the fixed price originally agreed to). This purchase is known as "exercising" stock options. After purchasing the stock, the employee can either retain it or sell it on the open market with the difference in strike price and market price being the employee's gain in the value of the shares.

Offering additional stock in this manner presents risks for both the company and the employee. If the option's strike price is higher than the market price of the stock, the employee's option is worthless. When an employee exercises an option, the company is required to issue a new share of stock that can be publicly traded. The company's market capitalization grows by the market price of the share, rather than the strike price that the employee purchases the stock for. The possibility of reduction of company earnings (impacting both the company and shareholders) arises when the company has a greater number of shares outstanding. To keep ahead of this possibility, earnings must increase at a rate equal to the rate at which outstanding shares increase. Otherwise, the company must repurchase shares on the open market to reduce the number of outstanding shares.

One benefit to offering stock options is a company's ability to take a tax deduction for compensation expense when it issues shares to employees who are exercising their options. Another benefit to offering options is that while they could be considered a portion of compensation, current accounting methods do not require businesses to

show options as an expense on their books. This tends to inflate the value of a company. Companies should think carefully about this as a benefit, however. If accounting rules were to become more conservative, corporate earnings could be impacted as a result.

GROUP BASED REWARD SYSTEMS

As more small businesses use team structures to reach their goals, many entrepreneurs look for ways to reward cooperation between departments and individuals. Bonuses, profit sharing, and stock options can all be used to reward team and group accomplishments. An entrepreneur can choose to reward individual or group contributions or a combination of the two. Group-based reward systems are based on a measurement of team performance, with individual rewards received on the basis of this performance. While these systems encourage individual efforts toward common business goals, they also tend to reward underperforming employees along with average and above average employees. A reward program that recognizes individual achievements in addition to team performance can provide extra incentive for employees. In their 2008 book Organizational Behavior, Ricky W. Griffin and Gregory Moorhead note the benefits of group incentives over individual incentives. They warn that "plans oriented mainly toward individual employees may cause ... disruptive behaviors, such as sabotaging a coworker's performance, sacrificing quality for quantity, or fighting over customers. A group incentive plan, on the other hand, requires that employees trust one another and work together."

RECOGNITION PROGRAMS

For small-business owners and other managers, a recognition program may appear to be merely extra effort on their part with few tangible returns in terms of employee performance. While most employees certainly appreciate monetary awards for a job well done, many people merely seek recognition of their hard work. For an entrepreneur with more ingenuity than cash available, this presents an opportunity to motivate employees.

Nor will the entrepreneur be far off the mark. As Patricia Odell reported, writing for *Promo*, "Cash is no longer the ultimate motivator." Odell cited data from the Forum for People Performance Management and Measurement at Northwester University which had discovered that non-cash awards tend to be more effective; the exception was rewarding increasing sales. "The study found," Odell wrote, "that non-cash awards programs would work better than cash in such cases as reinforcing organizational values and cultures, improving teamwork, increasing customer satisfaction and motivating specific behaviors among other programs."

In order to develop an effective recognition program, a small-business owner must be sure to separate the program from the company's system of rewarding employees. This ensures a focus on recognizing the efforts of employees. To this end, although the recognition may have a monetary value (such as a luncheon, gift certificates, or plaques), money itself is not given to recognize performance.

Recognition has a timing element: it must occur so that the performance recognized is still fresh in the mind. If high performance continues, recognition should be frequent but cautiously timed so that it does not become automatic. Furthermore, like rewards, the method of recognition needs to be appropriate for the achievement. This also ensures that those actions which go furthest in supporting corporate goals receive the most attention. However, an entrepreneur should remain flexible in the methods of recognition, as different employees are motivated by different forms of recognition. Finally, employees need to understand clearly the behavior or action being recognized. A small-business owner can ensure this by being specific in what actions will be recognized and reinforcing this by communicating exactly what an employee did to be recognized.

Recognition can take a variety of forms. Structured programs can include regular recognition events such as banquets or breakfasts, employee of the month or year recognition, an annual report or yearbook which features the accomplishments of employees, and department or company recognition boards. Informal or spontaneous recognition can take the form of privileges such as working at home, starting late or leaving early, or long lunch breaks. A job well done can also be recognized by providing additional support or empowering the employee in ways such as greater choice of assignments, increased authority, or naming the employee as an internal consultant to other staff. Symbolic recognition such as plaques or coffee mugs with inscriptions can also be effective, provided they reflect sincere appreciation for hard work. These latter expressions of thanks, however, are far more likely to be received positively if the source is a small-business owner with limited financial resources. Employees will look less kindly on owners of thriving businesses who use such inexpensive items as centerpieces of their reward programs.

In her 2010 article for the *Coloradoan*, Katy Piotrowski discussed additional ways for small businesses with limited resources to communicate appreciation for employees. Piotrowski presented a few simple yet meaningful ideas from motivational speaker and author Bob Nelson. Nelson's method could be described as it's-the-thought-that-counts style of employee recognition. This approach requires more effort and less money, which makes it ideal for some small businesses. Nelson advocates anything from

a handwritten thank-you note attached to a paycheck to a rah-rah board where employees can publicly post notes to co-workers for a job well done.

Both reward and recognition programs have their place in small business. Small-business owners should first determine desired employee behaviors, skills, and accomplishments that will support their business goals. By rewarding and recognizing outstanding performance, entrepreneurs will have an edge in a competitive corporate climate.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brandi, JoAnna. "9 Ways to Keep Employees Engaged." Entrepreneur. 12 April 2005.

Gostick, Adrian, and Chester Elton. *The Daily Carrot Principle:* 365 Ways to Enhance Your Career & Life. New York: Free Press. 2009.

Griffin, Ricky W., and Gregory Moorhead. *Organizational Behavior: Managing People and Organizations.* 9th ed. Boston, Mass.: Cengage Learning, 2008.

Grimaldi, Lisa. "Study Proves Recognition Pays Off." Meetings & Conventions. August 2005.

Henneman, Todd. "Daniels' Scientific Method." Workforce Management. 10 October 2005.

Nelson, Bob. Web site. Nelson Motivation, Inc. Available from: http://www.nelson motivation.com/. Retrieved February 12, 2010.

Odell, Patricia. "Live from the Mo Show: Non Cash Awards More Effective." *Promo.* 28 September 2005.

Parker, Owen, and Liz Wright. "Pay and Employee Commitment: The Missing Link." *Ivey Business Journal*. January 2001.

Piotrowski, Katy. "Displays of Appreciation Seem Simple, but Can Work Wonderfully." *Coloradoan.* 7 February 2010. Available from: http://www.coloradoan.com/article/ 20100207/COLUMNISTS12/100205047/1046/business/ On the job Displays of appreciation seem simple but can work wonderfully. Retrieved February 12, 2010.

Rauch, Maggie. "Communications Gap: Majority of Businesses Give Managers Little Guidance on Recognition." *Incentive*. September 2005.

Ventrice, Cindy. Make Their Day! Employee Recognition That Works. 2d ed. San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler Publishers, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

Employee rights arise from federal and state laws that, over time, have established various rules that govern the employer-employee relationship. More broadly viewed, the phrase is often used to refer to rights not explicitly mentioned in law but inferred from legal protections. An example of this is a "right not to be bullied" derived

from legislation mandating a safe work place and prohibiting hostile working environments. Many employees also assume that they have by right what they actually have at the employer's option. An example of that is paid holidays and paid vacations; these benefits are nowhere mandated by law but almost universally offered as employment benefits.

Employee rights fall under seven categories: 1) union activity the right to organize and to bargain collectively; 2) working hours and minimum pay; 3) equal compensation for men and women doing the same or similar work for the same employer; 4) safety and health protection in the work environment and related workers' compensation; 5) unemployment benefits; 6) nondiscriminatory hiring and promotion practices; 7) family and medical leave; and 8) ability to complain without retaliation (whistleblower protection). Additional rights are guaranteed under state laws, but these vary: for instance, some states mandate a higher minimum wage than does the federal government. Sometimes considered as rights are prohibitions imposed on employers against child labor which include limitations on what kind of work employees under eighteen may perform.

A partial listing of the most important federal laws that embody employee rights includes the following:

- Americans with Disabilities Act covers rights of the disabled.
- Age Discrimination in Employment Act covers age discrimination.
- Civil Rights Act covers racial discrimination and sexual harassment.
- Equal Pay Act mandates equal pay for men and women.
- Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) principally relates to hourly workers and minimum pay.
- Family and Medical Leave Act covers maternity, paternity and medical leave.
- Federal Unemployment Tax Act covers unemployment compensation.
- Occupational Safety and Health Act covers safety at work and workers' compensation.
- The Wagner Act original labor union legislation followed by many other laws.
- The Whistleblower Protection Act covers whistleblowers, but federal employees only.
- The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act (GINA) of 2008 prohibits employment discrimination based on a predisposition for a medical condition.

One of the more important categories of rights relates to discrimination. Companies hiring people may not discriminate on the basis of seven categories: sex, age, race, national origin, religion, physical disability, or veteran status. These categories are labeled "classes"; all the categories taken together are referred to as "protected classes." Employees have the right to be considered for employment regardless of the class to which they belong and everyone belongs minimally to three of these in having a gender, an age, and being a member of a race. Furthermore, the employer is prohibited from discussing the class-status of an employee during an employment interview even inferentially. It is prohibited, for instance, to ask: "Are you sure, Richard, that you'll do well in a caring environment, like nursing?"

Based on Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission issued guidelines for defining and enforcing Title VII's requirements titled Guidelines on Discrimination Because of Sex (Code of Federal Regulations 29CFR1604.11). This regulation initially introduced the concept of conduct that has "the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment." [Emphasis added.] The regulation was last revised in the late 1990s. The emphasized phrasing has gradually come to be claimed inclusive of more than just sexual conduct such as bullying or aggressive religious or political advocacy on the job. As yet the concept has not been enlarged, but developments in the twenty-first century serve as an illustration of the manner in which employee rights established for one purpose can gradually expand to others. An earlier development along these lines was the passage of the Pregnancy Discrimination Act (1978), amending Title VII, whereby the concept of discrimination on the basis of sex was used to expand its definition to include pregnancy.

There were several employee rights bills up for vote in 2010, but as of early 2010 there was uncertainty if all or any would become law. The Employee Free Choice Act (EFCA), if passed, would alter the interactions between unions and company managers. The Employment Non-Discrimination Act (ENDA), which has been introduced into Congress many times before but has not been passed, would prohibit discrimination based on gender identity or sexual orientation. In addition, proposed amendments to existing laws, if passed, would enhance employees rights in the workplace. It is important for businesses to pay close attention to these possible changes to the law. Penalties for noncompliance can be significant. In a 2010 article, Liane A. Janovsky, a labor and employment lawyer, suggested that "every company, no matter how small, should delegate at least one person with the task of monitoring changes in the law [that] affect the terms and conditions of work."

Employee Rights that Aren't. Most employees believe that they have rights they do not have under law. The most common categories have to do with paid time off. A large majority of employees (77 percent in 2005) enjoyed paid vacations and holidays but 79 percent of those working in 1999 had such benefits at one point but since that time had lost the privilege. Similarly, most people believe that they will be paid for time spent on jury duty but only 69 percent actually had such benefits; and only 48 percent of people were paid for military absences. With very large numbers of people enjoying certain benefits but at the employer's option a sense of entitlement arises. Often, if times are good, such benefits eventually turn into perceived rights.

SEE ALSO Employee Privacy; Drug Testing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Chibbaro Jr, Lou. "Filibuster Threat Makes ENDA Unlikely in 2010." DC Agenda. 27 January 2010. Available from: http:// dcagenda.com/2010/01/filibuster threat makes enda unlikely in 2010/. Retrieved February 16, 2010.
- "E mail and Employee Rights: Legal Decision Raises Bar for Effective Internal Communications." *Employee Benefit News.* 1 April 2005.
- "Federal Employment Law Handbook." National Federation of Independent Business. Available from: http://www.nfib.com/ Portals/0/felh.pdf. Retrieved February 16, 2010.
- Gallagher, Dave. "Bullying Not Just for Schoolyards Anymore: Employers Need to Search for Warning Signs." *Bellingham Business Journal.* June 2005.
- Janovsky, Liane A. "Legislative Changes Hit Home for Fort Worth Businesses" Fort Worth Businesses Press. 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.fwbusinesspress.com/display.php?id=11904. Retrieved February 16, 2010.
- Koli, Anuradha. "I Suspect My Boss Snoops Through My Desk. Is That Legal?" *Cosmopolitan*. February 2005.
- Lehane, Mike. "Stand Up to Bullies: If Bullying Is Happening in Your Workplace, It Is Up to You to Take a Firm Stand." *Nursing Standard.* 1 June 2005.
- Sack, Steven Mitchell. *The Employee Rights Handbook: The Essential Guide for People on the Job.* New York: Warner Books, 2000.
- U. S. Department of Labor. Wage and Hour Division. "Minimum Wage Laws in the States January 1, 2010." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/whd/minwage/ america.htm. Retrieved February 16, 2010.

Wieber, Ryan. "It's Harassment." Library Journal. 1 July 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE SCREENING PROGRAMS

Every business wants trustworthy, qualified employees especially small firms where every employee counts and interpersonal dynamics often assume heightened importance. As a result, preemployment screening programs have become a part of the business landscape. According to a 2004 survey by the American Management Association, 63 percent of companies test employees medically before employment; and earlier AMA surveys showed that 43 percent of responding members also tested prospective employees in job skills, psychological fitness, and basic competency in math and literacy. Screening programs generally also include some combination of reference and credit checks, verification of employment, investigations into any criminal activity (where allowed by law), and physical and drug testing. Testing before hiring is more efficient than doing so on the job: those who fail need not be engaged. Screening programs can assist in ensuring a proper fit between employer and employee. "A pre-employment test that costs less than \$10 can sometimes save a company the thousands it costs to replace a bad match, or the legal fees to defend against liability lawsuits for negligence in hiring a troubled or troublesome employee," wrote Gilbert Nicholson in Workforce. "Tests range from evaluating cognitive skills to identifying personality traits, and can help employers avoid bad apples and match good ones to the right jobs."

Despite the potential value of screening programs, not all companies use such methods. Businesses engaged in industries with traditionally high turnover rates (e.g., restaurants) may determine through cost-benefit analysis that benefits do not warrant the up-front expenditure.

During tough economic times, like the years following the 2008 credit crisis, companies struggling with their bottom line may opt out of the preemployment testing that was once a part of their hiring system. Medical testing may be the first to go since it is the most expensive type of screening. However, Teresa Long, of the Institute of WorkComp Professionals, advises against this. In a 2010 article on preemployment screening, she asked businesses to consider the high costs of workers' compensation claims that may result from not properly screening potential employees. For instance, a worker with a preexisting medical condition that becomes worse on the job could end up filing a worker's compensation claim with the current employer. Proper screening can prevent this from occurring.

Companies that do engage in workforce screening tend to take one of two routes: they create and administer their own test or use established tests or the services of a screening company. "Some companies are so specialized, it makes sense to tailor their own instrument to the unique features of their organization," said one testing executive in *Workforce*. "But that usually requires a company with a human-relations team skilled in test development." In addition, some small-business owners choose to execute their own screening programs, but use existing tests to do so. The Buros Institute, Inc. at the University of Nebraska-Lincoln (www.unl.edu/buros) maintains a Tests in Print resource that lists more than 3,500 commercially available screening tests and may be a good first stop. Finally, many businesses prefer to outsource the entire program. When hiring a screening company to check out prospective employees, it is important that the company itself be fully qualified. Checking it out including checking with longtime users of the service is good practice.

Companies using screening should be aware of local, state, and federal laws against discrimination. These may impact both the questions asked of candidates as well as reference, credit, and other checks. Aptitude tests should be job-related and uniformly implemented. This goes for any preemployment test. The U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Web site states that "the test or selection procedure must be job-related and its results appropriate for the employer's purpose." Many local and state governments prohibit questions related to criminal convictions. A business should note the difference between an arrest and a conviction: merely having been arrested proves nothing.

Screening protects a business against possible lawsuits. "With the tort of negligent hiring now recognized in a majority of the states, employers have been forced to defend a growing number of suits seeking redress for crimes committed by employees, usually thefts or assaults that victimize customers or co-workers," wrote David Shaffer and Ronald Schmidt in "Personality Testing in Employment." Courts may hold companies responsible for injuries their employees inflict on others while on the job. Companies found liable in a negligent hiring suit may be held responsible for punitive damages, medical bills, and lost wages. For a small business, such a suit could be potentially devastating. But it should be noted that if a prospective employee has a criminal record, a company's liability in a lawsuit after employment depends on the relevance of the crime to the job.

Fortunately, legal experts say that legal liability on either of these two fronts is unlikely provided that the company in question is careful in creating, maintaining, and monitoring the various aspects of its program. To ensure protection against legal trouble, business owners are well-advised to consult a specialist in employment law before establishing any of the following potential elements of a screening program:

Previous Employment and References. Employers should review resumes and employment histories for gaps in

employment. In regards to references, the employer should be sure to contact specific business references as opposed to merely friends and family of the prospective employee. Finally, companies may choose to contact other individuals not listed as references such as previous co-workers, who may provide additional background on the employee. This check may be subject to local or state laws or require the consent of the applicant.

Credit and Vehicle Checks. These may be done through credit agencies used by banks, stores, and others. While checking an applicant's credit and vehicle records is not conclusive regarding qualifications for employment, these records may give an indication of an applicant's dependability or honesty.

Criminal Records. As noted, the use of criminal record searches may be subject to local or state laws against discrimination. Small-business owners and managers also must weigh whether the applicant's previous arrest or crime would have a direct bearing on the work that he or she would be doing.

IQ or Personality Tests. Businesses sometimes also use personality or IQ tests to augment less formal interviews in order to round out or verify their impressions of a prospective employee. Outside agencies can run a battery of tests on applicants and provide employers with profiles on each candidate. A small business can also take advantage of current software or standardized tests to handle at least a portion of such testing. Many companies choose to outsource testing and thus cut down the number of applicants for closer view.

Physical Screening or Drug Tests. These are often handled by a qualified clinic or laboratory. Prospective employees provide blood or urine samples to the contracted agency. The company is then sent results and can make a determination regarding employment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Access Criminal Background Checks Online." *Arkansas Business.* 26 December 2005.

Brownlee, Ken. "Pre Employment Screening Issues." *Claims*. July 2005.

DeBaise, Colleen. The Wall Street Journal Complete Small Business Guidebook. New York: Three Rivers Press, 2009.

"Employee Screening." Security Management. November 2005. Graham, Cindy Schroeter. "Conduct Background Checks Right." SportsTURF. January 2006.

Long, Teresa A. "The Importance of Pre Employment Screening." Concrete Contractor. 9 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.forconstructionpros.com/print/Concrete Contractor/ Concrete Contractor Online Features/The Importance of Pre Employment Screening/7FCP14996. Retrieved February 16, 2010. Nicholson, Gilbert. "Screen and Glean." Workforce. October 2000.
 Nixon, Barry W., and Kim Kerr. Background Screening and Investigations: Managing Hiring Risk from the HR and Security Perspectives. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann. 2008.

Ross, Sativa. "Reference Checks Identify Poor Performers." Aftermarket Business. July 2005.

U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Employment Tests and Selection Procedures." 23 June 2008. Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/policy/docs/factemployment procedures. html. Retrieved February 16, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE STOCK OWNERSHIP PLANS (ESOPS)

An Employee Stock Ownership Plan, or ESOP, is a qualified retirement program in which employees receive shares of the business rather than stock. ESOPs are said to be "qualified" because they qualify for federal income tax deferral until the stock is turned into cash at retirement. ESOPs are in most respects similar to 401(k) plans except that, instead of cash, the company providing the ESOP "pays in" its own stock. But, as in 401(k) plans, all full-time employees must be eligible provided that they meet certain age and service requirements. Unlike a 401(k) plan, contributions to an ESOP by the employer do not become the property of the employee until after specified vesting periods are satisfied. Under both programs, employees receive monetary benefits on retirement or in the event of death or disability. The chief difference between ESOPs and 401(k)s is that, in the latter, the funds paid in are invested in a diversified portfolio; in the ESOP they hold only the company's own stock. The advantages and risks of ESOPs derive from this difference.

An ESOP offers employers two advantages. First, the company gets significant tax breaks. It can, for example, borrow money through the ESOP for expansion or other purposes and then deduct both the repayment and interest when it pays back the loan. In the case of ordinary loans, only interest payments are tax deductible. In addition, the business owner who sells his or her stock holdings to the ESOP can often defer or even avoid capital gains taxes associated with the sale of the business. In this way, ESOPs have become an important tool in succession planning for business owners preparing for retirement.

A less tangible advantage many employers experience when forming an ESOP is an increase in employee loyalty and productivity. Employees become owners of the company; having a stake in it, their relationship to the company changes. An ESOP therefore provides a financial incentive but also something that goes beyond future compensation. Small businesses are at a disadvantage against large companies because on average they provide less compensation and fewer benefits. An ESOP therefore helps small businesses recruit and retain employees by offering ownership benefits. There is some data to suggest that ESOPs do improve productivity and market performance. According to a 2008 survey of members done by the ESOP Association, nearly 90 percent of ESOPs performed better than the stock market during 2008. Nearly the same number report that creating an ESOP was "a good business decision that has helped the company" a figure that is consistent over the 18 years the association has been conducting its survey.

The onset of a recession in 2008 brought new legislative attention to the problem of how to help struggling businesses. Promoting ESOPs was seen as a sound economic policy by a small group number of lawmakers. In August 2009, Senator Blanche Lincoln (D-AR) introduced the ESOP Promotion and Improvement Act of 2009. This legislation would provide more amenable tax status for ESOP companies and would remove certain biases against ESOP companies by the Small Business Administration. This law would make it clear that a non-ESOP small business currently eligible for any Small Business Administration program would still be eligible for the same SBA program even if it became a majorityowned ESOP company. A similar bill, the S Corporation ESOP Promotion and Expansion Act of 2009, was introduced in the House of Representatives in September 2009 by Congressman Ron Kind (D-WI). As of 2010, both bills have been referred to committee.

CHARACTERISTICS OF COMPANIES WITH ESOPS

The first ESOP was created in 1957, but the idea did not attract much attention until 1974 when plan details were laid out in the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA). The number of businesses sponsoring ESOPs expanded steadily during the 1980s as changes in the tax code made plans more attractive for business owners. Although the popularity of ESOPs declined during the recession of the early 1990s, the programs expanded during the mid- to late 1990s. According to the National Center for Employee Ownership, the number of companies with ESOPs grew from 9,000 in 1990 to 10,000 in 1997. Sources vary about current levels of ESOP participation. According to the ESOP Association, there were 11,500 ESOPs with 10 million participants at the end of 2006. However, in their 2008 book, Understanding ESOPs, Corey Rosen and Scott Rodrick stated there were

still about 10,000 ESOPs in 2007, covering 10.5 million employees. There is no certain way to verify these estimates since, as the ESOP Association states, "the overwhelming majority of ESOP companies are privately held and do not file public reports with the SEC."

What is known for certain is that there are 330 ESOPs in publicly traded companies those that are required to report to the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) a figure that represents just 3 percent of the estimated number of ESOPs. This small percentage of companies accounts for approximately 50 percent of the estimated 10-11.5 million employee owners. The ESOP Association makes other estimates of ESOP characteristics that provide a schematic picture of the kinds of companies that make use of this retirement tool:

Approximately 4,000 ESOP companies are majorityowned by the ESOP.

Approximately 2,500 are 100 percent owned by the ESOP.

About 2 percent of ESOP companies are unionized.

A majority of ESOP companies have other retirement plans to supplement their ESOP.

Fewer than 2 percent of ESOP companies were in financial difficulties when they established their ESOP.

ESTABLISHING AN ESOP

In order to establish an ESOP, a company must have been in business and shown a profit for at least 3 years. One of the main factors limiting the growth of ESOPs is that such plans are relatively complicated and require strict reporting, making them expensive to establish and administer. Steve Miller, writing for *Top Producer*, provided estimates of \$35,000 to \$50,000 for establishing ESOPs; annual fees for stock appraisals and record keeping are between \$5,000 and \$10,000. Appraisals are necessary in the case of closely held corporations that are not publicly traded in order to satisfy federal law. These costs are substantial but they are tax deductible.

Employers can choose between two main types of ESOPs, loosely known as basic ESOPs and leveraged ESOPs. They differ in the ways in which the ESOP obtains the company's stock. In a basic ESOP, the employer simply contributes securities or cash to the plan every year like an ordinary profit sharing plan so that the ESOP can purchase stock. Contributions are tax-deductible up to a maximum equivalent to 15 percent of payroll. In contrast, leveraged ESOPs obtain bank loans to purchase the company's stock. The employer can then use the proceeds of the stock purchase to expand the business or to fund the business owner's retirement nest egg. The business can

repay the loans through contributions to the ESOP that are tax-deductible up to a maximum of 25 percent of payroll.

ADVANTAGES OF ESOPS

An ESOP can also be a useful tool in facilitating the buying and selling of small businesses. For example, a business owner nearing retirement age can sell his or her stake in the company to the ESOP in order to gain tax advantages and provide for the continuation of the business. Some experts claim that transferring ownership to the employees in this way is preferable to third-party sales. Third-party sales have negative tax implications if successful. But buyers may be difficult to find; and after the transaction, collecting installment payments may turn out to be difficult or costly. Using the ESOP, more certain results are possible. The ESOP can borrow money to buy out the owner's stake in the company. If, after the stock purchase, the ESOP holds more than 30 percent of the company's shares, the owner can defer capital gains taxes by investing the proceeds in a Qualified Replacement Property (QRP). QRPs can include stocks, bonds, and certain retirement accounts. The income stream generated by the QRP can help provide the business owner with income during retirement.

ESOPs can also prove helpful to those interested in buying a small business. Many individuals and companies choose to raise capital to finance such a purchase by selling nonvoting stock in the business to its employees. This strategy allows the purchaser to retain the voting shares in order to maintain control of the business. At one time, banks favored this sort of purchase arrangement because they were entitled to deduct 50 percent of the interest payments as long as the ESOP loan was used to purchase a majority stake in the company. However, this tax incentive for banks was eliminated with the passage of the Small Business Jobs Protection Act of 1996.

In addition to the various advantages that ESOPs can provide to business owners, sellers, and buyers, they also offer benefits to employees. Like other types of retirement plans, the employer's contributions to an ESOP on behalf of employees are allowed to grow tax-free until the funds are distributed upon an employee's retirement. At the time an employee retires or leaves the company, he or she simply sells the stock back to the company. The proceeds of the stock sale can then be rolled over into another qualified retirement plan, such as an Individual Retirement Account (IRA) or a plan sponsored by another employer. Another provision of ESOPs gives participants upon reaching the age of fifty-five and putting in at least 10 years of service the option of diversifying their ESOP investment away from company stock and toward more traditional investments.

The financial rewards associated with ESOPs can be particularly impressive for long-term employees who have participated in the growth of a company. Of course, employees encounter some risks with ESOPs, too: their retirement funds are invested in the stock of one small company, and an ESOP may become worthless if the sponsoring company goes bankrupt. However, this occurance has been relatively rare, accounting for approximately 1 percent of ESOP firms.

Although 1996 legislation opened the door for S corporations to establish ESOPs, the plans continue to be much more attractive for C corporations. In general, ESOPs are likely to prove too costly for very small companies, those with high employee turnover, or those that rely heavily on contract workers. ESOPs might also be problematic for businesses that have uncertain cash flow; companies are contractually obligated to repurchase stock from employees when they retire or leave the company. Finally, ESOPs are most appropriate for companies that are committed to allowing employees to participate in the management of the business. Otherwise, an ESOP might tend to create resentment among employees who become part-owners of the company and then are not treated in accordance with their status.

SEE ALSO Retirement Planning; Succession Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bregar, Bill. "Group Backs ESOP Awareness." *Plastic News.* 25 April 2005.

Brodzinski, Carrier. "ESOP's Fables Can Make Coverage Risky: Moral of the Story Is Not to Ignore Exposures Should Employee Stock Tank." *National Underwriter Property and* Casualty Risk and Benefits Management. 13 June 2005.

Culpepper, Robert A., John E. Gamble, and Meg G. Blubaugh. "Employee Stock Ownership Plans and Three Component Commitment." *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*. June 2004.

The ESOP Association. "ESOP Statistics." Available from: http://www.esopassociation.org/media/media statistics.asp. Retrieved February 16, 2010.

Finnell, Kelly O. *The ESOP Coach*. Germantown, Tenn.: Executive Financial Services, Inc., 2010.

Miller, Steve. "ESOP Fables." *Top Producer.* 4 December 2005. Pratt, David A. "Focus on . . . ESOPs." *Journal of Pension Benefits.* Winter 2004.

Rosen, Corey and Scott Rodrick. *Understanding ESOPs*. Oakland, Calif.: National Center for Employee Ownership, 2008.

Zwiebach, Elliot. "A Piece of the Pie: Companies with Employee Stock Ownership Plans Say the Structure Creates an Environment Where Workers Are More Motivated." Supermarket News. 23 May 2005.

Zwiebach, Elliot. "ESOPs Can Benefit Both Company and Worker." *Supermarket News.* 23 May 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE STRIKES

Strikes may affect a small business in one of two ways. First, its own employees may go on strike or carry out some collective action functionally equivalent to a strike. Second, the small business may be unable to conduct its usual business because some other company or industry is experiencing labor disruptions and thus denies the business vital services or supplies.

STATUS AND TRENDS IN UNIONIZATION

Employee or labor strikes are called by labor unions usually after a strike-vote by its membership. The strike may be directed at a single organization or may be industrywide. Two major trends in unionization suggest that small business is very unlikely to be unionized and therefore directly threatened by a strike. Based on data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), in the period from 1964 to 2009, union members have declined from 29.3 percent to 12.3 percent of the labor force. Even as the total unionized workforce has declined, the private sector's share of total union labor has declined and the share of the public sector has increased. In 1983, for example, private sector union employees were 67.2 percent of all union laborers; the public sector share was 32.4 percent. By 2005 the private sector share was 52.6 percent, the public sector share 47.4 percent.

As a consequence of this general decline in the unionized workforce, labor stoppages have also declined. Major work stoppages involving 1,000 or more workers averaged 352 per year in the 1950s, 283 in the 1960s, 289 in the 1970s, 83 in the 1980s, 35 in the 1990s, and 20 in the 10-year period 2000-2009. According to U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics released in February 2010, there were only five labor stoppages involving 1,000 or more workers in 2009, the lowest figure since BLS began its records in 1947.

In 2005 union membership was highest in the transportation and utilities industries in the private sector (24 %) and lowest in finance and related services (2.3 %). In construction and manufacturing, union membership was 13 percent of the labor force; in wholesale and retail (where the largest number of small businesses operate) the rate was 5.2 percent. In professional and business services, another important small business sector, the rate was 2.7 percent. Furthermore, unions target for organization efforts large operations rather than small for pure cost/benefit reasons. Therefore, unionized small businesses are rare. Finally, most unions call strikes only when grievances are of long standing and long unresolved. Not surprisingly, a search of the business literature does not turn up any cases of small businesses affected by strikes. In his 2009 book Labor Relations, Arthur Sloane noted that teachers, cab drivers, secretaries, writers, and auto workers represented parts of the unionized labor force in 2009. This showed that while unions may be declining in numbers, the types of industries they represent was more varied by 2010 than ever before.

TWO HARDEST HITTING STRIKES OF 2009

The United Auto Workers (UAW) Local 218 held a strike against Bell Helicopter Textron in 2009 which went on for 27 business days. The striking workers numbered 2,500, making the total lost man hours nearly 68,000 days in all. While this strike was the longest strike of 2009 where more than 1,000 employees were involved, the strike that involved the highest number of employees in 2009 was the Transport Workers Union's 5,500-strong strike against the Southeastern Pennsylvania Transportation Authority.

In total, five major strikes in 2009 caused approximately 13,000 workers from various industries to stop working. These five strikes created a total of 124,000 lost days of operations. From this it can be seen that even though unions are experiencing a decline in memberships, they still retain power to impact companies. In addition, the impact on small businesses when various modes of transportation, freight, and delivery companies experience strikes can be devastating. An example of this was the strike by Lufthansa Airlines pilots after 2009 negotiations for fair wages were unsuccessful. The bottleneck in goods delivered when strikes like this arise often have an impact that cannot be resolved in weeks even though a strike itself may only go on for just several days.

TYPES OF STRIKES

The National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) provides legal protections for economic strikes and strikes based on unfair labor practices. In the first category, workers attempt to garner improvements in their wages, benefits, hours, or working conditions. An unfair labor practices strike is called when the employer allegedly violates NLRA rules that protect workers during collective bargaining. But strikes are not always effective for unions; sometimes, the owner merely replaces the striking workers.

The small-business owner faced with a labor organizing action is well advised, early in the process, to consult with a competent labor lawyer in order to get guidance on how to comply with NLRA regulations. Fundamental rules to observe include:

- 1. The business must bargain in good faith throughout the process. Workers have a fundamental right under U.S. law to organize and to bargain collectively.
- 2. The business must provide the union with all information to which the latter is legally entitled. Under U.S.

- labor law, unions can request information about management's plans regarding various operational aspects of the business during the strike. For example, the union can ask for information about where the business plans to get replacement workers and the wages that they will be paid.
- 3. The business has and can exercise rights of its own. It can freely communicate its own plans to employees, point out how they differ from the union's proposals, and ask employees to vote on the business's final offer. In many strike situations, the business has the option of utilizing replacement workers without penalty.

AVOIDING OR MANAGING A STRIKE

In the case of a small business especially where contact between management and the work force is closer avoiding a strike is obviously the best strategy. If the shop was unionized during the current ownership's tenure, that fact alone should have signaled to the management that something was drastically out of order. Unionization is fundamentally an adversarial process intended to force the business to behave in certain ways by threatening to deny the business an indispensable resource. If the union shop was acquired, the new owner can build a new relationship with labor and, often, after some period of time during which the labor force has learned to trust the management even succeed in decertifying the union. If, despite best efforts, a strike appears unavoidable, early planning and effective implementation are the only ways to minimize damage. Such planning will include at minimum:

- Obtaining early legal counsel to determine if hiring replacement workers will be possible and, if it is, making early arrangements for such help.
- Effectively communicating with suppliers and customers to tailor deliveries to the new situation and to warn customers of impending problems affecting prompt shipment of products. Where possible, inventories might be built up in advance.
- Communicating effectively with nonstriking employees to maintain morale.
- In the most drastic situation (more likely in a small than a large business) planning termination of operations, up to bankruptcy, if the strike will cripple the business.

SEE ALSO Labor Unions and Small Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boyd, John D. "Flying Into Turbulence: Shippers Tighten Belts and Look for Alternatives in Case Major Cargo Carriers Face Job Actions, Disruption." *Traffic World.* 23 January 2006.

Edelson, Sharon, and David Moin. "N.Y. Stores Prepare for Transit Strike." WWD. 13 December 2005.

Glazer, Mark. "No More Labor Woes." Waste Age. 1 May 2005.
Hromadko, Jan. "Lufthansa Pilots Vote to Strike Over Pay, Job Security." Wall Street Journal. 17 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/BT CO 20100217 705948. html?mod=WSJ latestheadlines.

Katz, Rayna. "In the Throes of Labor: Whether to Meet at a Hotel Suffering an Employee Management Discord Is not a Clear Cut Decision." *Meeting News.* 24 October 2005.

McIlwain, Randy. "Two AA Unions May Seek First Step to Strike." NBC Dallas Fort Worth. 17 February 2010. Available from: http://www.nbcdfw.com/news/business/Two AA Unions May Seek First Step to Strike 84645087.html.

"Organized Labor Will Lose Ground in Contract Talks This Year." *KiplingerForecasts.* 20 January 2006.

"Report: 2009 Had Fewest Major U.S. Work Stoppages Since 1947." *Reliable Plant.* 10 February 2010. Available from: http://www.reliableplant.com/Read/22790/Report fewest work stoppages.

Sloane, Arthur. Labor Relations. 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.

"Truckers' Strike Off but Normalcy May Take Another Day." Thaindian News. 13 January 2009. Available from: http:// www.thaindian.com/newsportal/uncategorized/truckers strike off but normalcy may take another day 100141750.html.

Tufel, Gary. "What to Do When Labor Strikes: Employee issues." *Tradeshow Week.* 9 January 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Major Work Stoppages (Annual)." Available from http://www.bls. gov/news.release/wkstp.toc.htm. Retrieved 27 February 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Union Members in 2005." Press Release. 20 January 2006.

Wintonyk, Darcy. "Food Workers Locked Out of Airport After Strike." CTV News. 18 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.ctvbc.ctv.ca/servlet/an/local/CTVNews/20100218/ bc_yvr_strike_100218/20100218?hub=BritishColumbia.

> Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE SUGGESTION SYSTEMS

The term "employee suggestion systems" refers to a variety of efforts businesses make to solicit and utilize input from their employees in hopes of achieving cost savings or improving product quality, workplace efficiency, customer service, or working conditions. These efforts range from simply placing suggestion boxes in common areas to implementing formal programs with committees to review ideas and rewards for those that are adopted. The ideas generated can range from simple quality of work life improvements, like putting a refrigerator in the coffee room, to larger streamlining issues that can save the company thousands of dollars per year, like switching all salespeople's cellular

phones from individual contracts to a group contract with a discount vendor. "Suggestion programs create a win-win situation," Kate Walter wrote in *HR Magazine*. "More involvement and input for employees and improved efficiency and cost-savings for employers." The twenty-first century has brought new ways to implement employee suggestion systems; businesses of any size have had their CEO or other high-ranking officers request input from all employees on a range of topics, including how to deal with the struggling real estate market following the subprime mortgage crisis of 2008, and how employees might save money for a small business by using personal handhelds for work purposes of course, with some incentive to do so.

"Companies that set up effective suggestion systems are finding that employees have great ideas that can lower costs, increase revenues, improve efficiency, or produce greater quality," said Charles Martin, author of Employee Suggestion Systems: Boosting Productivity and Profits. "Employees work together better as a team and often submit ideas as a team. And they begin to think more like managers, looking beyond the scope of their own jobs." How to lower costs is the most common topic that "higher ups" will ask workers about. In 2010 Kentucky governor Steve Beshear reached out to government employees, asking them how the state could lower operations costs. Beshear stated, "Input from employees is a vital part of the Smart Government Initiative and we need people from all levels and areas to take a look around and let us know if they think their agency or any other areas of state government could be operating more efficiently. Every dollar we can save through these cost-saving measures will help preserve jobs." In this sense, employee input can help workers save their own jobs, a meaningful occurrence when unemployment is high, like it was in 2008 and 2009.

Some companies assume that since they cultivate an open relationship between employees and management, ideas for improvements will surface informally, without explicit prompting. But experts note that formal suggestion systems encourage employees to really think about their jobs and want to participate in the operation of the company. Formal suggestion systems let employees know that their ideas are valued. Such systems may even increase motivation and foster loyalty and teamwork among employees. And these benefits come in addition to the positive impact employee suggestion systems can have on a company's bottom line. "There's no denying that the real expert is the person who does the job; therefore, that's the best place to go when improvements are sought," consultant Tomas Jensen, president of the Center for Suggestion System Development, told Susan Wells, as published in HR Magazine. "Millions of dollars are being saved by listening to the company's greatest asset its human resource." Wells went on to discuss a study by Employee Involvement Association (EIA) which uncovered savings of more than \$624 million in 2003 in forty-seven companies in which 450,000 people participated in programs.

Employee Suggestion Systems can be set up to foster a sense of informality that might make it more comfortable for employees to come forward. Creating a Facebook group, for example, gives employees of small and medium-sized businesses a chance to discuss business issues, list thoughts and ideas, make suggestions, and comment on the ideas and suggestions of other employees and officers. Tying in Twitter accounts to Facebook accounts allows everyone from the company president to the most junior worker to connect instantaneously via BlackBerry or iPhone. This creates a virtual space where contributions can be made on the fly, concisely, and from anywhere in the world. This can be extremely effective, since such forums assign the same level of importance to those "lowest on the totem pole" as they do to executives, making it easier for workers on the ground to suggest things they would never dream of saying to the boss's face.

ELEMENTS OF A SUCCESSFUL SUGGESTION SYSTEM

"The goal of a successful suggestion system is to tap the reservoir of ideas and creative thinking of all employees for the improvement of the working process and products," Robert F. Bell wrote in *IIE Solutions*. "To do so requires proper understanding by everyone of the process, management support of the system, encouragement and meaningful rewards, and a structure to make sure nothing falls through the cracks." The elements of a successful employee suggestion system can be divided into four main areas: management support, program structure, program visibility and promotion, and recognition and rewards.

Management Support. The first element of a successful employee suggestion system is to demonstrate buy-in from top management. Managers must show enthusiasm and commitment toward the program if it is to generate the desired results. A small-business owner might begin by sharing his or her vision for the company with employees. Employees who understand the company's overall mission are more likely to submit valuable ideas that will help the company achieve its goals. The next step might be to make sure line managers support the suggestion system and do not feel threatened by it. It is also important for managers to raise the topic frequently in meetings and incorporate the positive results of employee suggestions into periodic progress reports. Managers should also be encouraged to submit suggestions themselves, although they should not generally be rewarded for ideas that fall under their normal strategic planning responsibilities.

Program Structure. The next element of a successful employee suggestion system is structure. Experts recommend placing responsibility for program development and implementation with a single administrator. This person should begin by selecting a committee of employees from all parts of the organization and representing various demographic groups to help administer various phases. The administrator and employee committee should then develop clear rules to guide employee efforts in providing suggestions. Suggestion programs tend to be more successful when employees are encouraged to make reasonable suggestions within the parameters of their own work experience. "The real goal is to generate as many ideas as possible, and, over time, to improve the quality of the suggestions through feedback and encouragement," Bell noted. It is important to develop a clear policy statement that covers all aspects of the suggestion program and make sure that both managers and employees understand it. If employees view the process as open and above-board, it will help eliminate any suspicion about how ideas are reviewed and rewarded.

Program Visibility. Another important element of successful employee suggestion programs is visibility. After all, employees cannot be expected to participate in a program if they are not made aware of it. Experts recommend launching suggestion programs in a highly public manner, with announcements, newsletters, and parties. Employees should come away with the idea that management intends to give full consideration to all suggestions and plans to act on the best ones in a timely manner. The suggestion system itself should also be widely publicized and promoted. Once the system has been introduced, it is important to follow up with ongoing promotional activities in order to maintain employee interest.

Recognition and Rewards, Another vital element of successful employee suggestion systems is recognizing participants and providing rewards for good ideas. Employees are much more likely to participate in a suggestion program if the ideas they submit receive quick and thoughtful responses from management. Experts recommend setting a timetable in which receipt of an idea will be acknowledged (ranging from 24 hours with electronic systems to 1 week with more traditional systems). Then employees should be notified within 30 days whether their ideas will be adopted. Even in cases where an idea is not used, the employee who submitted it should be thanked for his or her participation in the program. It may be helpful to provide a small, tangible reward for employees who submit an idea to the suggestion system for the first time, such as a T-shirt, pen, or umbrella.

To ensure the success of a suggestion system, it is also important to publicize the suggestions used and their

positive impact on the company. One way to do this might be to hold an annual dinner honoring the people who made suggestions over the course of the year. Many companies also establish reward systems for employee ideas that lead to cost savings or process improvements. For example, some companies distribute a fraction of all the savings provided by the employee suggestion system as part of their annual profit sharing programs. Experts acknowledge that it can be complicated to develop an appropriate reward system that recognizes valuable employee contributions without creating jealousy and resentment among fellow employees. Some suggest that this task might best be delegated to an employee advisory committee. The key is to evaluate ideas based on factors like innovation and ingenuity as well as monetary value when establishing rewards.

COMMON REASONS SUGGESTION SYSTEMS FAIL

"In some companies employees send a flood of useful ideas to upper management. In others the bottoms of suggestion boxes are coated with dust," wrote a contributor to *Executive Female*. "What's the difference? It's not the quality of the employees but the quality of leadership they receive." There are a number of reasons that suggestion systems might fail to generate a positive response among employees. In his article for *IIE Solutions*, Bell outlined several common problems companies experience in implementing and administering suggestion systems.

For example, employees may feel reluctant to offer suggestions if they believe that management is not truly interested in their ideas. If the company issues only a lukewarm invitation for suggestions or creates an atmosphere that might be perceived as intimidating, then employee suggestions are unlikely to be forthcoming. The company would probably experience similar problems in eliciting suggestions if management was unclear about who was invited to participate in the program or placed too many strict rules on participation. For example, allowing only certain people to make contributions during a virtual meeting, and limiting the time that those invited have to make suggestions are two approaches that will make employees feel that their contributions are not important. They will then stop giving ideas, even if they have a thought that could reshape the way the company runs or increase profit margins. Sometimes the best system to make employees feel like their suggestions are valued is a good old-fashioned meeting, or even an informal barbecue where people from all levels can exchange thoughts and ideas for improvements.

Other common problems with employee suggestion systems involve management's response to suggestions. Employees are unlikely to participate in the program if they experience a slow response, or no response, to their suggestions. An example of this was the uninviting "top-down only" method for suggestions at San Diego's *Union-Tribune* newspaper before a major overhaul of the employee suggestion system of 2010. The company culture warmed up to a more progressive approach in the first quarter of 2010, and employees were incentivized with cash bonuses for ideas regarding revenue production, improvements in working conditions, and ways to cut company costs.

A suggestion system can also fail if there is no clear explanation of the acceptance or rejection of suggestions, or if employees perceive that management is making biased judgments about which suggestions to approve. If employees feel like they are being forced to make suggestions, the ideas presented will most likely not be as valuable as those contributed in a more relaxed environment. Suggestion systems tend to create problems for an organization when the rewards offered for good ideas are inconsistent or unpredictable. When offering incentives for suggestions, the value of the incentive needs to be on par with the value of the idea passing out cookies at a company sit-down when an employee gives a great idea that can revolutionize the company's working conditions will only insult the value of suggestions. It is important to offer bonuses commensurate with ideas after all, if the idea had come from an outside consultant, it would have cost the company thousands of dollars.

The evolution of employee suggestion systems is likely to start moving faster than ever before. With IT systems creating all sorts of new virtual landscapes, more places to discuss, ruminate, offer up ideas, and comment on the suggestions of others will become available. The simplicity with which suggestions can be made means that most likely, more suggestions will actually get where they are meant to go. Social media allows thousands to review ideas as opposed to the old suggestion box, where ideas were for the boss's eyes only. A changing world of technology will make most things more transparent, and this will likely be advantageous for employee suggestion systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bassford, Robert L., and Charles Martin. *Employee Suggestion Systems: Boosting Productivity and Profits.* Menlo Park, Calif.:
Crisp Publications, 1997.

Bauder, Don. "Surprise: Union Tribune Solicits Employee Suggestions." San Diego Reader. 6 February 2010. Available from: http://www.sandiegoreader.com/weblogs/financial crime politics/2010/feb/06/surprise union tribune solicits employee suggestio/.

Bell, Robert F. "Constructing an Effective Suggestion System." IIE Solutions. February 1997.

Chanesky, Wayne S. "The Suggestion Box Syndrome." *Modern Machine Shop.* February 2006.

Dempsey, Mary. "Power of Suggestions." Crain's Detroit Business. 6 March 1995.

Miller, Rich. "Beshear Wants State Employees's Input on Saving Money." We's First in Evansville (WFIE). 17 February 2010. Available from: http://www.wfie.com/Global/story.asp?S=12 000386

Morrison, Jane Ann. "Simple Suggestion Could Save State As Much As \$470 Million." *Las Vegas Review Journal* 20 February 2010. Available from: http://www.lvrj.com/news/simple suggestion could save state as much as 470 million 84839097.html.

Patterson, L. Brooks. "Patterson's 2010 State of the County Address." *Detroit News.* 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.detnews.com/article/20100204/METRO/2040347/1409/metro/Patterson s 2010 State of the County Address.

"Return of the Suggestion Box." *Industry Week.* 19 January 1998. "Six Ways to Get Great Ideas from Employees." *Executive Female*. March April 1996.

Thomas, Katelyn. "Implementing an Employee Suggestion Program." *Suite101.com.* 7 November 2009. Available from: http://smallhomebusiness.suite101.com/article.cfm/ implementing an employee suggestion program.

Ulfelder, Steve. "Beyond the Suggestion Box: How Managers at the Best Places Companies Encourage the Free Flow of Ideas, Suggestions and Innovations." *Computerworld.* 27 June 2005.

Walter, Kate. "Employee Ideas Make Money." *HR Magazine*. April 1996.

Wells, Susan J. "From Ideas to Results." *HR Magazine*. February 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE TERMINATION

Employee termination is the release of an employee against his or her will. Termination may be, at will, for cause, or for lack of work. The process is unavoidably painful: it imposes a certain degree of pain on the terminated employee, and can also cause the person who is doing the terminating to feel badly. It may also be difficult to terminate an employee who has a family, even if he or she was not performing well. Terminations, however, are a necessary part of business life and must be carried out promptly when the need for such actions becomes obvious in order to preserve the health of the enterprise.

TERMINATION AT WILL

An employment-at-will doctrine emerged in the United States in the mid-nineteenth century and came to be applied in both state and federal courts throughout the late 1800s and early 1900s. Concise interpretations of the doctrine were rendered by the California Supreme Court in 1910: "Precisely as may the employee cease labor at his whim or pleasure, and, whatever be his reason, good,

bad, or indifferent, leave no one a legal right to complain; so, upon the other hand, may the employer discharge, and whatever be his reason, good, bad, or indifferent, no one has suffered a legal wrong."

Employees have retained their rights to be employed at will, but employers' rights to terminate workers at will have been modified over time based on the circumstances of the termination. The federal Wagner Act of 1935 made it illegal for companies to fire employees because they were engaged in union activity. Subsequent laws and court decisions during the mid-twentieth century reflected increasing concern about "wrongful discharge," implying that circumstances do exist in which it is legally wrong for a company to fire a worker. During the 1960s and 1970s, particularly, Congress enacted a number of new laws to protect workers from wrongful discharge in all types of cases, including those related to bias, whistle-blowing, and other factors.

The practical consequences of this legal evolution have been that employment-at-will remains theoretically in force but is hemmed in principally by many employee rights related to discrimination to such an extent that legal advisors to business almost never unambiguously and forth-rightly recommend using the right. This is understandable. Every employee belongs to several of the so-called protected groups in that they have an age, a gender, a race, a sexual preference, in some cases a disability. It is always at least possible for an employee discharged at will to claim that the *real* motive behind the firing was motivated by bias. To avoid unnecessary lawsuits, many employers use workarounds although these are not exactly publicized.

Nevertheless at-will employment continues to be the rule in most businesses in the 2010s. The majority of employees understand this right as reciprocal to their own right to quit at any time either party can quit or fire with or without notice in most cases. The small-business employer's right is also indirectly maintained by the fact that those inclined to sue prefer to sue deep pockets, but the small-business owner must be prepared to handle complaints, investigated by state or local agencies. The practice of at-will termination also implies significant discipline on the part of the small-business manager who cannot simultaneous rely on the at-will policy and also give an explanation to the terminated employee which amounts to a list of other reasons than simply the employer's naked will.

TERMINATION FOR BEHAVIOR

Employees may be dismissed for cause, one of which is employee behavior. Common behaviors that lead to terminations include absenteeism and tardiness; unsatisfactory performance; lack of qualifications or ability; changed job requirements; improper Internet use; and gross misconduct. Misconduct might involve drug abuse, theft, or other breaches of company or public policy, including exposing intellectual property or giving outside parties log in information for a company server. The term "behavior-related" distinguishes this type of termination from "trait-related" dismissals; traits are immutable characteristics of the employee, such as color of skin or physical disability. Trait-related terminations may be legal if the employer can prove that the trait keeps the employee from performing a job satisfactorily. However, those cases are uncommon.

Employers may terminate workers based on any type of behavior they deem unacceptable, although laws and court interpretations of these laws have protected some types of behavior when the employer's retaliatory action is deemed: 1) a violation of public policy; 2) a violation of an implied contract between the employer and the employee; or 3) an act of bad faith. An act of bad faith is vaguely defined: it is simply a recognition of an employer's duty to treat employees fairly. For example, it might be considered illegal for a company to fire a worker because he refused to engage in an activity a reasonable person would consider excessively dangerous or hazardous.

One illustration of a public policy violation would be a company that fired a worker because she refused to engage in an unlawful act, such as falsifying public financial documents or giving false testimony in court. Another example would be firing an employee who exercised a statutory right, such as voting in an election or worshiping at a church. A third type of infraction in this category would be dismissal of an employee for reasons stemming from his exercising a right to perform an important public obligation.

Violations of implied contracts occur when a company dismisses a worker despite the existence of an insinuated promise. For example, if an employer conveys to a worker that he will receive long-term employment in an effort to get the employee to take a job, it could be liable if it fired the worker without what the courts deem "just cause" or "due process." Implied contracts often emanate from interviews, policy manuals, or long-term patterns of behavior by the employer in a relationship with an employee.

Even when an employer acts in good faith and does not violate the public trust or an implied contract, it can be legally liable for dismissing a worker for other reasons. Specifically, a business may be found liable if it cannot prove that: 1) its decision to dismiss an employee is not founded on bias against a protected minority; or 2) the firing does not produce inequitable results. Suppose, for instance, that a company decided to fire all managers who did not have a college degree. Doing so, however, resulted in the dismissal of a disproportionate number of legally protected minorities from its workforce. The company could be held liable if it could not show that having

a college degree was necessary effectively to execute the duties of the position.

Steps in a Behavior-Related Termination. Because of the legal risks inherent in dismissing employees, most companies terminate workers for behavior-related causes only after administering a progressive disciplinary and counseling process. Besides legal reasons, studies show that most companies try to correct behavior out of a perceived moral obligation to the employee. Furthermore, many employers benefit economically from correcting employee behavior, rather than terminating workers, because of the high costs of employee turnover.

Correctional efforts do not always succeed, however. In instances when termination does prove necessary, business experts cite several basic steps that employers can take to ease the blow for the targeted employee, minimize damage to workplace morale and community standing, and shield themselves from legal liability. These steps are described below.

DOCUMENTED POLICY IN TERMINATION: THE COMPANY HANDBOOK AND OTHER METHODS

Develop clear, written policies for termination and follow them unswervingly. These policies should be readily accessible to employees in an employee handbook. To keep employees from the excuse they were never given a handbook or that it was lost, making the handbook a downloadable PDF on the company Web site is a great safeguard. In a 2010 Wall Street Journal article, Colleen Debaise noted, "After you draft a handbook, make sure you have it reviewed by an attorney familiar with employment law. Your handbook should contain a disclaimer clearly stating that it's not a legal contract (that way you're free to end someone's employment at will)." The cliché "Get it in writing" is also apt: an employee's signature on a document that states that he or she received and understood the employee handbook could become the handiest little document in a company's history if that employee decides to file a judgment against his or her former employer.

Termination guidelines should include definitions of poor performance and gross misconduct, detailed descriptions of the review procedures that may lead to termination, and policies regarding severance, future employment references, and the return of company property, including laptops and handheld devices. In addition, employees must know that they are responsible for giving managers the log in name and password for any online service they used for the company, including

Constant Contact, social media marketing, FTP sites, Web site builders, blogs, and so on.

Document reasons for termination over time, in quantifiable terms where possible. This is best done using trackable timetables or through e-mails organized into folders categorized by employee names. In addition, information should be backed up on external drives; even documenting in a notebook dedicated specifically to logging employee activity is a good idea in the event of a computer or network crash.

AFTER TERMINATION

Conduct a termination meeting with the employee in a professional manner. The company representative conducting the meeting should be trained in dealing with the wide array of emotions anger, denial, shock that typically appear during such times. If the company has been experiencing high numbers of layoffs, it is still just as important to make the termination process as intimate as possible so that employees who were regarded highly understand they are not being let go because of personal performance. Personal attention from a manager will not pay the worker's bills, but it will allow him to walk away with his self-esteem still intact.

Give credit for positive contributions. Many experts contend that the shock of termination can be eased somewhat if they hear positive feedback about some aspect of their work performance. "Even in a termination based on performance, prompted by the fact that acquired skills were not adequate for a particular situation, the person's assets and liabilities can still be acknowledged," wrote Richard Bayer in *Business Horizons*. "A termination-forperformance should not be an occasion for abuse."

Prepare an information package for the terminated employee that outlines all elements of any severance package, including benefits and assistance options. Depending on laws and company policies, the company may provide severance pay, unemployment compensation, compensation for earned vacation days, career and placement counseling, ongoing health insurance, or other post-termination benefits.

REDUCTIONS IN FORCE (RIF)

Reductions in force (RIF) also known as work force reductions, downsizing, right-sizing, restructuring, and reorganization may include a number of methods of eliminating worker hours, including layoffs. Employee terminations in such cases are usually the result of surplus labor caused by economic factors, changing markets, poor management, or some other factor unrelated to worker behavior. Because work force reductions make a company vulnerable to many of the same legal risks inherent in behavior-related terminations, companies usually termi-

nate workers by means of a carefully planned and documented process. The process is typically conducted in two stages: 1) selecting the workers to be dismissed and then terminating them; and 2) providing benefits to ease the transition, including severance packages, unemployment compensation, and outplacement services.

Selecting and terminating employees is handled carefully because most profit-maximizing organizations are obviously concerned about losing talent or diluting the effectiveness of the company. But care must also be taken to ensure that the reductions do not violate state and federal laws. As with behavior-related terminations, downsizing terminations cannot be based on bias against protected minorities, or even unintentionally result in an inequitable outcome for a protected group. In fact, extensive legislation exists to protect disabled workers, racial minorities, workers over the age of forty, women, and other groups.

In addition to bias-related laws, moreover, companies must comply with a battery of laws specifically directed at corporate layoffs. For example, the federal Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification (WARN) Act of 1988 requires companies with 100 or more employees to file at least 60 days prior notice before conducting mass layoffs or work force reductions. Among other stipulations, the notice must be in writing and addressed to employees and specified government workers.

The second stage of the downsizing process, outplacement, is also heavily influenced by legislation aimed at protecting employees. But it is also used to maintain the morale of the workforce and to enhance the public image of the company conducting the workforce reduction. Outplacement usually includes two activities: counseling and job search assistance. Counseling occurs on both the individual and group levels. Both are necessary to help the displaced worker: 1) develop a positive attitude; 2) correctly assess career potential and direction, including background and skills, personality traits, financial requirements, geographic constraints, and aspirations; 3) develop job search skills, such as resume writing, interviewing, networking, and negotiating; and 4) adjust to life in transition or with a new employer.

Many companies assist with the job search by hiring a job-search firm to help their terminated employees find new work. In addition to providing some or all of the counseling services described above, job-search companies act as brokers, bringing together job hunters and companies looking for employees. Job-search companies can expedite the job hunting process by eliminating mismatches from the interview process and by helping both parties to negotiate employment terms. In some cases, the former employer will reimburse job hunting costs as part of the severance package of benefits.

HOW NOT TO TERMINATE: FAUX PAS OF THE TWENTY FIRST CENTURY

Urban myths have circulated since the advent of e-mail and text messaging that someone got fired via SMS or AIM, BlackBerry Messenger, or even through a MySpace message or comment. While many of these stories are myths, it is indeed true that some employers have chosen to fire employees by way of e-mail or text message. In late December 2009, trucker Randy Dakin received two text messages from his employer, Arrow Trucking. The first text told Dakin to turn his truck in at the next acceptable drop off site, and the following text offered him a bus ticket to get home. Arrow truckers all over the country received similar text messages, and a Facebook group page was set up as a crisis management maneuver to help stranded truckers get home.

HowIGotLaidOff.com, a Web site set up in 2009 where people could air grievances against employers, was inundated with stories of how firings could have been handled better. One member of the site notes in his entry "Fired by Text!", "Thought everything was fine but out of the blue I get a text message, not a call, not a letter and not even a face to face even though 'my boss' was in my town." These are just two stories of a termination method that caused unnecessary anguish to employees and can be disadvantageous to a business as well. Handling a termination in a brash and uncaring manner can harm a company's reputation and cause increases in employee theft or destruction of property.

SEE ALSO Constructive Discharge; Layoffs and Downsizing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bayer, Richard. "Termination with Dignity." *Business Horizons*. September 2000.
- Collins, Jerome, and Ashleigh Walters. "Columbia Trucker Laid Off Through Text Message." *WLTX.com.* December 2009. Available from: http://www.wltx.com/news/story.aspx?storyid=82238&catid=2.
- Craik, David. "Caught in The Act." *Commercial Motor.* 17 February 2005.
- Debaise, Colleen. "How to Develop an Employee Handbook." Wall Street Journal. 17 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB1000142405274870352570457 5061480830405228.html?mod=WSJ Small+Business LEADNewsCollection.
- "Fired by Text!" *HowIGotLaidOff.com*. 10 June 2009. Available from: http://howigotlaidoff.com/2009/06/10/by text/.
- Henneman, Todd. "Ignoring Signs of Violence Can Be a Fatal, Costly Mistake." Workforce Management. 27 February 2006.
- Jurkiewicz, John. "How Should I Fire? Four Practices to Have in Place Before Terminating an Employee." Pest Control. March 2005.
- Poe, Andrea C. "Make Foresight 20/20." *HRMagazine*. February 2000.

- Richard, Kerry M. "Pruning Poor Performers." Veterinary Economics. January 2006.
- Steingold, Fred. "Firing Employees and Avoiding Trouble." American Coin Op. February 2004.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Extended Mass Layoffs." 12 May 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/mslo 05122009.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Mass Layoff Statistics." 27 January 2010. Available from: http:// www.bls.gov/news.release/mmls.nr0.htm.
- Willis, Bob. "U.S. Recession Worst Since Great Depression, Revised Data Show" *Bloomberg*. 1 August 2009. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/ news?pid=20601087&sid=aNivTjr852TI.
- Zupek, Rachel. "How Did You Get Laid Off?" CareerBuilder. com. 5 November 2009. Available from: http://www. careerbuilder.com/Article/CB 1236

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

EMPLOYEE THEFT

Employee theft is a considerable problem for many companies, but its precise extent is poorly documented. The U.S. Census Bureau does not track employee theft as a category but refers researchers to the Annual Retail Theft Survey conducted by Jack L. Hayes International. The U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics publishes data on larceny, theft, and embezzlement but not in categories that permit inference of the extent of employee involvement. In 2008 twenty-two major retailers experienced \$6 billion in losses caused by theft. According to the president of Jack L. Hayes International, Mark R. Doyle, "For the 3rd consecutive year, both the apprehensions and recovery dollars from shoplifters and dishonest employees rose; up 7.26% and 21.64% respectively."

The Hayes International survey identifies what might be called mid-level cases of employee theft. Minor theft is the taking for at-home use of rolls of adhesive tape or boxes of paperclips, for instance, a very widespread practice. Major theft is of the magnitude reported by Leslie Shiner writing for *The Journal of Light Construction*. Shiner analyzed the case of a high-end remodeling firm where the sole bookkeeper of the organization had embezzled \$550,000 during a 7-year engagement caught in the end because the business owner could not understand how, despite very profitable contracts, his company never seemed to have any money. Shiner reported on a small-business case. Major fraud by very high-ranking employees of businesses like Enron are the theft-peak of the employee crime pyramid.

FORMS OF EMPLOYEE THEFT

Employee theft may be grouped into four major categories: 1) manipulation of company records either to embezzle money outright or to hide the theft of goods; 2) direct theft of inventory, products, or cash; 3) abuse of power in order to aid and abet thievery by partners; and 4) theft of information for sale to others or for direct use (e.g., credit card theft).

Records. Employees directly involved in financial administration and with access to company checks and corporate records may engage in forging company checks for personal use. Creating "ghost payroll entries" and then paying "phantom" employees is another method, sometimes quite elaborate in implementation, involving phony time cards. Forged billings by nonexistent vendors is another method with the accounts payable clerk writing checks to him- or herself when paying the fake billing. Employees also destroy paper records so that "lost shipments" cannot be traced or fake orders to cover items missing from inventory through their own thefts.

Direct Theft. In its simplest form employees simply take cash from cash registers to which multiple individuals have access or dip into petty cash resources generally easily accessible to several employees. Direct theft of valuable products or materials invariable relies upon trust (the employee comes and goes, often with a truck, stashes goods away, is never checked) or opportunity (the employee has access to the warehouse and the warehouse is not effectively guarded). This is especially common in small businesses where employers cannot afford enough employees to "keep each other honest."

Abuse of Position. In one form of this abuse, known as "sweethearting," an employee grants a friend a discount or rings up fewer items than are packaged for taking out or rings up a cheaper item than the item that leaves the store actually cost. The goods acquired in this manner may later be shared. Individuals taking inventory may abuse this privileged status by counting fewer items than are present and, if this "mistake" is not detected, the culprit can later "adjust" the inventory by taking the uncounted items home.

Stealing Information An increasing proportion of attacks on computer systems take place from within the company. The target of this type of thievery is protected personal data, such as credit card information, which, in the wrong hands, can be turned into cash. More sophisticated forms of such theft are conducted in order to sell information to third parties.

When it is necessary for new employees to have access to places on a network where vital and proprietary

information is stored, it is important to know that they are trustworthy. Until they have proven their loyalty, installing a key stroke tracker on an employee's work computer can help managers and business owners see trends in employee activity. The tracker will tell unequivocally whether the employee is getting onto the server for information and dropping it into an external USB jump drive or e-mailing the information to himself or to other outside parties.

If at all possible, employers should not let new employees have access to highly confidential information. Intellectual property, especially that which has not yet been patented or trademarked, can be stolen rather easily. If dishonest employees have access to company information on a Virtual Private Network (VPN), they can hack into the network from home or any other place where they have Internet access. While this is illegal, it is also extremely difficult to prove, and most small-business owners do not have the money to cover the cost of computer or network forensics. Even if they do, they have to get a warrant for an employee's personal computer not exactly the easiest thing to procure.

SIGNS OF EMPLOYEE THEFT

Managers and small-business owners need to be aware of telltale signs which, when they frequently repeat, may be the tracks of a thief at work inside the company. A useful checklist to keep in mind mentally includes the following:

- Missing records (such as shipping and receiving bills).
- Company checks that bounce.
- Unfamiliar company names. For example, someone is surprised that the company is doing business with XYZ and then adds: "Who is XYZ anyway?"
- Customer complaints about missing, late, or short deliveries.
- Hefty payments made for "miscellaneous" purposes in employee expense claims.
- Frequent and puzzling mix-ups in inventory.
- Managers who insist on performing clerical duties.

ROOKIE VERSUS VETERAN: WHO'S THE BIGGEST LIABILITY?

Most employers worry about the newest employees because they have not yet proved themselves to be trustworthy. Sadly, it is often the case that the oldest employees those who have been trusted for years take advantage of the trust their employer has in them. New employees are not the likeliest for theft because they generally do not have access to confidential material, money, or assets that older, trusted employees have. Because the employer trusts the old "true blue" employee, he or she may give them unprecedented

access to all manner of information and property. In 2010 employment attorney John Palter told the Canadian Press, "Generally, it takes someone with a high level of access to the various accounting systems and a high level of trust from management to be able to perpetrate the fraud." Palter went on to note, "There should not be one individual that is exclusively responsible for the accounting."

While it is important to have a watchful eye on new employees who have not had the chance to exhibit their trustworthiness, it is also important to keep all employees at enough of a distance emotionally and socially that they do not feel safe enough to take advantage of the unassuming small-business owner. It may seem sad or unfair, but the reality of employee theft shows that small-business owners stand to lose the most when they do not review their own bills, books, and observe trends in employee behavior.

STOPPING EMPLOYEE THEFT

In the well-run small business employees are trusted to be honest but sensible policies and practices will be in place to detect the loss of product and closely monitor financial and administrative transactions. Some of the tools include the following:

- Clear Policy and Good Example. The company will have and will publish its ethical stance and its managers will be seen to adhere to it strictly in spirit and in action, inside and out, with customers, vendors, and employees alike.
- Hiring Orientation. Newly hired employees must leave their orientation session fully aware that the company has zero tolerance for any kind of irregularity and the dire consequences that will follow pilfering, never mind theft.
- 3. Adequate Controls. Controls will be in place so that physical goods are locked up, protected at night, and closely checked on paper. In a small business particularly, where time is difficult to find, the owner will, nonetheless, show a keen interest in accounting details, probe into them occasionally, and not simply let the "number crunchers" drift unsupervised. Financial controls will include some of the following:
 - Checkbooks will be locked up, and access to cash and checks will be given only to authorized employees.
 - Few individuals will have the authority to write a check, by preference one writing and one signing the check.

- More than one person will have insight into the total finances so that "lone wolf" strategies are forestalled.
- Handling of cash will always be accompanied by documentation.
- Books will be audited at intervals not necessarily known to accounting people in advance.
- Cash will be rapidly and immediately deposited rather than accumulating in cash registers.
- All invoices will be formally checked against deliveries before vendors are paid.

THE NEXT GENERATION IN EMPLOYEE THEFT PREVENTION

New technologies can help small-business owners watch points of sale in real time and prevent employee theft. Within seconds of something unusual happening, a manager or business owner can walk from the back office to the register and probe the situation.

An example of such technology is the Aloha Restaurant Guard, made by Radiant Systems, which reported in a 2010 press release, "By monitoring all POS activities in real time, Aloha Restaurant Guard is able to generate reports that identify trends consistent with more than a dozen restaurant scams to help stop profit losses and minimize the effects of fraudulent behavior." This system not only tells restaurant owners what is happening with trends in sales and potential employee theft, it also deters theft. When employees know a a high-tech system such as Aloha is in place, the likelihood of theft drops. When employees do not know Aloha is in place, the results can be very revealing. Jim Nichols, owner of Nichols Restaurant in California, stated that by using Aloha Restaurant Guard "We discovered that more than 40 percent of our employees were stealing, and in one instance with a single person, the overall theft equated to a loss of \$10,000 per year."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Basset, James W. Solving Employee Theft. Charleston, S.C.: BookSurge Publishing, 2008.

Berta, Dina. "Toomey: Ward Off Employee Theft with Internal Checks and Balances." *Nation's Restaurant News.* 12 December 2005.

Brandman, Barry. "Inside Job: Many Food Distributors Find Themselves Victimized by Internal Theft. Most Are Guilty of Committing at Least One of the Seven Sins of Distribution Center Security." *Food Logistics.* 15 September 2005.

Crime Questionnaire" *TheftStopper*. 2010. Available from: http://theftstopper.com/who committed crimes cq.htm. Fishman, Neil H. "Signs of Fraud." *CPA Journal*. December 2000. McTaggart, Jenny, and Joe Tarnowski. "Employee Theft, Shoplifting Prevail at Retail." *Progressive Grocer.* 1

November 2005. "Mojoes Coffee House." *Specialty Coffee Retailer*. December 2005.

Niehoff, Brian P., and Robert J. Paul. "Causes of Employee Theft and Strategies that HR Managers Can Use for Prevention." *Human Resource Management.* Spring 2000.

Pedneault, Stephen. Preventing and Detecting Employee Theft and Embezzlement. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Rosenburg, Joyce M. "At Small Businesses It's Often the Long Time Trusted Employee Who Steals." *Canadian Press.* 28 January 2010. Available from: http://www.google.com/ hostednews/canadianpress/article/ALeqM5hCxR4i 40lvVMR heWLVI vm9DwDg.

Shiner, Leslie. "Protect Yourself from Employee Theft." *Journal of Light Construction*. October 2005.

"Shoplifters and Dishonest Employees Are Apprehended in Record Numbers by US Retailers." *Hayes International.* 2009. Available from: http://www.hayesinternational.com/thft srvys.html.

Turl, Adam. "The Wal Mart Counter Revolution." Socialist Worker. 18 February 2010. Available from: http://socialistworker.org/2010/02/18/wal mart counter revolution.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER (EIN)

A federal employer identification number (EIN), also sometimes referred to as a tax identification number, is a nine-digit code that businesses use to identify themselves for tax reporting, banking, and other purposes. Sole proprietorships without employees are allowed to use the owner's Social Security number for tax reporting purposes, but they may also use an EIN if it is more beneficial, easier, or expedites an online tax return for his or her small business. But any company that has employees other than the owner in addition to all partnerships, limited liability companies, and corporations must instead apply for and use an EIN. The EIN is specific to a certain business, like a Social Security number is specific to a certain person. Therefore, if an individual or group owns more than one business, a separate EIN is required for each one.

There are several situations in which a business person should apply for an EIN. For example, an EIN may be needed in order to start a new business (other than a sole proprietorship with no employees) or upon the purchase of an existing business. An EIN is also needed when a business undergoes a change in its organization type (i.e., from a sole proprietorship to partnership or corporation) or when it hires employees for the first time. Some businesses may require an EIN in order to create a pension plan or form a trust. Still others find that they must have an EIN for banking purposes (many

banks hold commercial accounts under EINs and personal accounts under Social Security numbers).

Businesses are required to file for an EIN as soon as it is needed for one of the above-mentioned reasons. In order to be assigned an EIN, the company must file Form SS-4, the Application for Employer Identification Number, with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The forms are available at all IRS and Social Security offices, or they can be downloaded from the IRS Web site. No application fee applies, and while the form can take several weeks to process, it usually only takes anywhere from a few minutes to a few days unless the EIN paperwork is being drawn up by an attorney for a larger enterprise. If any business tax forms are due in the meantime, the small-business owner should simply write "applied for" in the space for the company's EIN. In addition to the federal EIN, states that charge their own income tax often require businesses to file for a state EIN.

The individual can apply for an EIN in various ways. Possibly the easiest way to do so is on the Internet. For those who would rather not use the Internet, the next fastest way to apply for an EIN is by telephone. The IRS provides a toll-free number (800-829-4933) which may be called anytime between 7 a.m. and 10 p.m. local time, Monday through Friday. An "assistor," to use the the IRS term, will take information from the caller and issue the EIN over the telephone. Other methods are by fax, mail, and over the Internet. To explore the most handy approach, the individual can examine the relevant pages at the IRS's Web site (see the references below).

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR CHANGES IN EIN RULES

Before December 2000, if an employer changed his or her EIN, the Department of Labor required that he or she also fill out a new Labor Conditions Application (LCA) because it was nearly always presumed that a change in EIN meant a change in business type, ownership, or industry. From 2001 forward, however, a Labor Conditions Application has generally only been required if a company relocates (especially if the relocation includes the relocation of existing employees), changes its corporate identity entirely, or if there is a merger or sale of the company or corporation.

Sometimes, an EIN is maintained even after a company is sold to a new owner. In this instance, the new owner of the company may or may not have to fill out a new LCA, but he or she must be aware that it is his or her responsibility to report any changes in the business to the District Director of Internal Revenue and the Social Security Administration to ensure that all laws are followed with respect to taxation of the company, as well as its employees.

An employer identification number is a useful tool and a necessary one for those who wish to employ workers for their small business. In most cases, if an entrepreneur is launching an LLC, S-corp, or X-corp, it is in his or her best interest and the best interest of the new company to enlist the services of a business lawyer. While it may seem costly at the time, the help of an experienced attorney can help small-business owners avoid the pitfalls associated with filling out their own application when the venture is a larger one. Entrepreneurs who buy existing businesses may not have to but may benefit from applying for a new EIN just in case the previous business owner created a less than desirable reputation associated with that employer number. In the world of business, the EIN is as much a company's identity as a Social Security number is in the daily life of an individual. It must be cared for, kept from abuse and theft, and used responsibly by the business owner who wishes to succeed.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Arrowood, Janet. "Identity Theft, Business Style." *Small Business Review*. February 2010. Available from: http://smallbusiness review.com/management/Business Theft Business Style/.
- Bieg, Bernard J., and Judith A. Toland. *Payroll Accounting 2010*. Florence, Ky.: Cengage Learning, 2010.
- Isberg, Kerry. "Watch Out for This ID Theft Scam." *HR Morning*. 26 January 2010. Available from: http://www.hrmorning.com/watch out for this id theft scam/.
- Siskind, Greg. *The Employer's Immigration Compliance Desk Reference*. Alexandria, Va.: Society for Human Resource Management, 2009.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. Internal Revenue Service. "Employer ID Numbers (EINs). Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98350,00.html. Retrieved 15 March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

EMPLOYMENT APPLICATIONS

The employment application is an important part of the hiring process: it provides employers with clear and relevant information about applicants. An application is also a legal document and becomes a part of a person's permanent file once he or she is hired. A start-up small business without such an application can write its own or acquire forms from vendors; if the form is produced in-house, it is advisable to have it checked by a qualified attorney to avoid violating civil rights statutes at federal and state levels.

APPLICATION CONTENTS

Applications contain questions designed to help the employer make a hiring decision. In essence, they reorganize the information the employer typically finds on a résumé while also furnishing additional information that can be helpful in making hiring decisions. Application contents typically include the following:

- Statement by the business that it is an equal opportunity employer and that it is the policy of the business to provide opportunities to all qualified persons without regard to race, creed, color, religious belief, sex, age, national origin, ancestry, physical or mental handicap, or veteran's status.
- Name, address, phone number, and other relevant contact information.
- Position the applicant is seeking within the company.
- Hours of availability.
- Expected salary.
- Past experience. This will make up the majority of the application form, for it is common for companies to request a listing of all positions that an applicant has held over the past 3 to 5 years. This section may include a request for supervisor names and reasons for leaving previous positions.
- Educational background. This typically includes schools attended, years attended, and degrees attained.
- Other information. This might include questions about the applicant's experience with computer software programs and other office equipment, or it might ask the person to describe hobbies and other interests. This section of the application can be a tricky one for employers, as some questions may violate legal parameters. A good rule of thumb for small-business owners weighing whether to include questions of this type is always to make sure that the responses could be pertinent to making a hiring decision.
- Closing statement. The statement at the end of an application usually includes legally worded information for the applicant about the application, including permissible uses of the information contained therein. The employer should mention on the document that the company is an equal opportunity employer, and legal experts recommend that employment applications include a statement regarding the right of the hiring company to check references and verify information on the application. The employer should state clearly that falsifying any

information on an application can be considered grounds for dismissal.

• Signature of applicant.

Again, it is advisable to have a homemade employee application checked by an attorney in order to avoid potential complications.

POTENTIAL PITFALLS

There are several possible pitfalls in designing an application form. On an application form, it is not permissible to pursue any of the following lines of questioning:

- Questions about the applicant's age, race, sex, religion, national origin, physical characteristics, sexual orientation or other personal information that violates Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) guidelines.
- Questions about the applicant's health history or handicaps (if any) that violate the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).
- Questions that violating any state regulations (individual states may have regulations concerning employer rights to inquire about past salary history, referral sources, credit, access to transportation, or personal emergency information). It is important to check for state guidelines in employment applications before putting together a business application.
- In New Mexico and California, it is also illegal to include a box on an application asking whether an individual has ever been convicted of a felony or misdemeanor. This change was designed to ensure greater access to work for former convicts. As of 2010, New Mexico and California were the only states with such a ban, but other states may follow.

READY MADE APPLICATIONS

In the Internet age, the start-up business can quite readily find carefully written employment applications on the Internet. The ubiquity of the Internet has also inspired many companies to have applicants fill out their application forms online. These online forms allow companies to showcase their available jobs to workers from a wider area and to collect more applications without the need for inperson contact, giving companies a wider pool of potential employees. Online hiring portals can provide opportunities for employers to hire workers on a temporary basis or for full-time work. Many employers use these sites to find applicants from lower-cost offshore locations where employees are willing to complete projects on a freelance

basis for less than what it would cost to hire individuals in the United States.

USING THE APPLICATION

The application should be given to every person applying for a position from outside the company. It should be required regardless of level of position, so that all potential employees have a similar experience and receive similar treatment. Normally, a separate, abbreviated application form is used for people who are already employed by the company who wish to apply for positions elsewhere within the company.

Once the application has been received by the company, it needs to be directed to the appropriate person or persons to process the application and determine whom to hire. Managing and tracking applications can prove to be a challenge for some businesses, especially those in which multiple individuals are involved in the hiring process or those which receive large numbers of applications. Numerous software providers offer Applicant Tracking Software designed to facilitate the process of collecting, evaluating, and processing employment applications. According to a Gartner RAS Core Research published in December 2009, "despite a faltering economy, the e-recruitment software market continues to grow at a healthy pace." The growth and demand for this applicant management software is driven by an increased number of applicants, stronger challenges in complying with employment laws (such as protection of private employee data), and by an increased occurrence of internal job mobility driven by a poor economy and recruitment freezes.

Some laws require employers to retain applications, whether the person is hired or not, for up to 1 year after the date the application is made. The employer is not usually required to reconsider the applications on file as new positions become available, but they must have record of the applications made to the company.

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abate, Tom. "Web Based hiring falls filling workforce gaps." *SF Gate.* 8 February 2009. Available from: http://articles.sfgate.com/ 2009 02 08/business/17187031 1 web based small hiring. Retrieved March 10, 2010.

Fyock, Catherine D. *Hiring Source Book*. Alexandria, Va.: Society For Human Resource Management, 2004.

"Integic Lands OPM Work." Washington Technology. 24 January 2005.

"Made E Z Products Inc." *Roofing Contractor.* May 2004.

Otter, Thomas, and James Holincheck. *Magic Quadrant for E Recruitment Software. Kenexa.* 1 December 2009.

Available from: http://www.kenexa.com/documents/gartner reports/magic quadrant erecruitment 200912.

Retrieved March 10, 2010.

"Personnel Forms." Roofing Contractor. October 2003.

Roberts, Julia. "Ban The Box: People with Convictions Deserve a Second Chance." *Alternet.* 11 March 2010. Available from: http://www.alternet.org/rights/146001/ban the box: people with convictions deserve a second chance. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Smith, Shawn A., and Rebecca A. Mazin. *The HR Answer Book*. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Steingold, Fred. S. Legal Forms for Starting & Running a Small Business. Berkeley: Calif.: Nolo, 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

EMPLOYMENT CONTRACTS

Employment contracts replace the normal hiring arrangement between employer and employee with a legal document in which the employment relationship is spelled out in substantial detail. Important elements of employment contracts deal with compensation, bonuses, stock options, severance packages ("golden parachutes"), fringe benefits (currently and after retirement), noncompete requirements including disclosure of internal information ("postemployment confidentiality"), and nonsolicitation of current employees after severance. Less obvious but equally binding forms of an employment contract are frequently used. These usually take the form of an agreement the employee is asked to sign during the employment process. The agreement commits the employee to hold certain types of information confidential and may also prohibit the employee from working for a competitor in any relationship for some specified period of time, for example, 3 years. These lower forms of the employment contract, significantly, provide no special compensation for doing what is asked: they are conditions of employment.

BACKGROUND AND TRENDS

Employment contracts became a standard method of attracting high-powered, high-profile executives to a corporation. In the expansionary decades following World War II, personal qualities and charisma became associated (rightly or wrongly) with corporate performance; in consequence market forces worked in such a manner that such contracts became rather surprisingly rich packages. The much-courted executive was able to secure, well in advance of doing anything at all, guarantees of high compensation and reward, including a golden parachute. Public resistance to this broad trend did not translate into regulatory action (including self-regulatory action) until the spectacular corporate scandals surrounding Enron and WorldCom surfaced between 2001 and 2003.

Golden parachutes again came under fire during the financial crisis and bailout package occurring in 2008. In the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act, the federal government pledged \$700 billion to help struggling banks, insurance companies, and other Wall Street firms in an effort to bolster the U.S. economy. This policy came under fire because it initially did not contain sufficient restrictions on executive compensation, including golden parachutes.

Public outrage was fueled by reports of failing companies receiving bailout money and then paying out large salaries, bonuses, and incentives to executives despite the poor state of their finances. In one widely reported incident, Alan H. Fishman acted as the CEO for Washington Mutual (WAMU) for a total of 17 days before the company failed and was sold to JP Morgan Chase. As a term of his contract, Fishman received a \$11.6 million golden parachute.

The initial bailout plan did nothing to address such situations although it did cap tax deductions for salaries over \$500,000. In response to voter outrage, limitations were imposed on golden parachutes but those limitations would not affect existing employment contracts that already promised golden parachutes to current executives. Furthermore, the limitations affected golden parachutes only for those who were fired or whose companies failed despite the influx of bailout money. One U.S. congressman, Peter DeFazio (D-Ore), was quoted in an article on *CNN Money.com* as saying that "The golden parachutes have been exchanged for camouflage parachutes."

Employment contracts, especially of the exuberant variety, appear to be rarely used by small businesses except in certain contexts namely to secure the owner a reasonable retirement income after the business is sold or terminated.

CRAFTING AN EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT

Business owners who are considering introducing employment contracts into their operations should consider the following:

- Employment contracts imposed unilaterally by the employer, rather than by genuine mutual agreement, are at substantial risk in the courts. If the employee is found to have entered into the contract under duress, the agreement will be struck down.
- Employment contracts are an effective means of mitigating the risk of business damage at the hands of ex-employees. This is the motivation behind confidentiality and noncompete clauses. The confidentiality clauses are easier to enforce. A noncompete clause written so that the employee

appears unable to practice an occupation will likely be ignored. If it is challenged in court, the court will side with the employee. State law may significantly curb an employer's ability to impose noncompete clauses.

- Employment contracts should, ideally, maintain the rights of the employer to terminate employment "at will." Such clauses need to be present in the contract even if specific periods of employment are specified. If an "at will" clause is present, of course, the contract must specify how an employee with a 3-year contract will be compensated if the contract is terminated after a year.
- Termination "for cause" should always be present and the triggering causes specified, such as legal offenses, dishonesty, or fraud.
- Employment contracts indeed all contracts should be vetted by a competent attorney. Many states regulate such contracts, and the owner may be unaware of these regulations.
- Employment contracts should be used only for legitimate business relationships. Compensation for services rendered should be reasonable and should be distributed only when they are in fact completed. This element is of particular relevance to familyowned enterprises, which sometimes turn to employment contracts as part of their overall succession plan.
- Employment contracts are not "one-size-fits-all." Employers should recognize that managers and executives can and should be rewarded in different ways, depending on their contributions to the company.
- Severance arrangements should be reviewed on a regular basis to determine their suitability for inclusion in employment contracts. Most severance packages are classified as ERISA (Employment Retirement Income Security Act) welfare benefits.
- Dispute resolution mechanisms are often incorporated into employment contracts. This arbitration language is sometimes limited to certain specified issues within the contract (authority of employee, divisions of intellectual property, bonus calculations, etc.), thus leaving other aspects of the contract to the courts. Other employment agreements, however, include "blanket" arbitration clauses that provide for arbitration of all disputes between the employer and the employee under contract.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barlas, Stephen. "SEC Proposes Changes to Executive Pay Reporting." *Strategic Finance*. March 2006.

- "Game Plan." Network Computing. 18 March 2004.
 Isidore, Chris. "Golden Parachutes Here to Stay." CNN
 Money.com. 29 September 2008. Available from: http://
 money.cnn.com/2008/09/28/news/economy/goldent
 parachutes/.Retrieved March 9, 2010.
- Lellis, Mike. "The Golden Parachute Survives." Washington Independent. 3 October 2008. http://washingtonindependent. com/10379/ceos do well under bailout of crisis some caused. Retrieved March 9, 2010.
- Lublin, Joann S. "Many Top Level Executives Lack Employment Contracts." Wall Street Journal. 12 November 2004.
- "Noted and Noteworthy." U.S. Banker. March 2006.
- Powers, Kelly A. J. "A Guide to Creating Employment Agreements That Protect Both Leaders and Their Charities." Chronicle of Philanthropy. 6 March 2003.
- "Reform Tenacity." Pensions & Investments. 20 February 2006.
 Schweitzer, Carole. "Don't Ask, Don't Get: Legal Expert Jed R.
 Mandel Explains Why Economic Conditions Continue to
 Signal Caveats for Executive Contracts." Association
 Management. April 2004.
- "10 Executive Contracts with Perks and Quirks." *Advertising Age.* 22 December 2003.
- U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Executive Compensation: A Guide for Investors." 2003.
- "WaMu Gives New CEO Mega Payout as Bank Fails." 26 Sepember 2008. *FoxNews.com*. Available from: http:// www.foxnews.com/story/0,2933,428641,00.html. Retrieved March 9, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

EMPLOYMENT INTERVIEWS

Interviewing is an integral part of the hiring process. It provides small-business owners with their primary opportunity to learn about a candidate's work experience, education, and interpersonal abilities, as well as characteristics such as enthusiasm that are rarely conveyed in résumés. Similarly, the interview process often provides would-be employees with their best opportunity to inquire about various aspects of company operations and expectations.

BEFORE THE INTERVIEW

Before beginning the interview, the manager must define the skills needed to fill the position. This, along with careful applicant research and candidate selection, helps to ensure a smooth interview process.

Critical Skills. To secure the right person for a job, the manager must define the necessary skills for the job, often called the critical skills. These describe exactly the skills a person needs successfully to perform the tasks. Sample critical skills could be phrased as "facility with communication," "high degree of organization," or "ability to work

well independently." Critical skills are expanded upon in the job description and help guide the manager during the selection process and then provide structure for the position throughout employment.

Applicant Research. Applicants must be researched before the interview. The most common methods of receiving candidate information are the résumé and cover letter, generated by the applicant, or the employment application, generated by the company. These records can be very informative. Not only do they provide basic background/historical information, but the presentation can also provide glimpses into the applicant's suitability for employment. A manager, for instance, should watch for such problems as typographical errors, spelling errors, or incomplete information about the applicant. Likewise, attention should be paid to the length of time an applicant has spent at a position, the responsibilities they were given in successive positions, and the chronological information on the résumé. Frequent job changes, declining responsibility, or gaps in employment are all items that should be pursued for clarification. None of these call for immediate rejection of a candidate, but any could signal a potential area of exploration.

Employers are also turning to social networking Web sites to find more information about potential candidates. A search of an applicant's name can reveal a Facebook page, MySpace page, LinkedIn profile, and a wealth of other information about a candidate. These sources can be an excellent way to learn information that a candidate might not openly share with an employer. For example, inappropriate pictures on a social networking Web site or a reference on a Web site that hints at illegal or unethical behavior can be a tipoff that an applicant would not be a wise hire.

Employers should also be aware of a rise in résumé and cover letter fraud. According to a 2008 report published by Career Directors International, at least 30 percent of résumés contain factual errors or untruths. This trend towards embellishing a résumé is driven in part by increased joblessness caused by the 2008 and 2009 recession. Dishonest applications can serve as grounds for terminating employment, but employers should check facts as much as possible to avoid hiring the applicant in the first place.

Selecting Candidates. Not all people who apply will be qualified for the position. The manager selects candidates for the position from the entire group of applicants, choosing individuals who demonstrate the best skills for the open position in their written presentation.

When putting together an interview schedule, a manager needs to balance the desire to interview all qualified people with the practical necessity of concluding the search in a timely fashion. Managers should consider the time frame for the hiring decision, the amount of time available

to interview, and select candidates carefully. A good rule of thumb is to allow from 30 to 60 minutes per interview; then add 15 minutes in between interviews, to prevent back-to-back interviews. Small-business consultants caution that a day of back-to-back interviews can tire the interviewer and hinder his or her ability to make a well-reasoned decision.

THE INTERVIEW

Time well spent in the interviewing process can prevent a poor hiring decision. A survey conducted by the Sure-Payroll system reported that three out of four small-business owners surveyed reported making a poor hiring decision at least once, resulting in the employment of an individual who was at best unhelpful and at worst detrimental to a company. In fact, 12 percent of respondents reported that the hiring mistake resulted in a financial loss of more than \$10,000 for each erroneous hire.

Preparation is the key to a successful interview. It is important not to scrimp on time during the interview and to let the candidate do the majority of the talking. The space for the interview should be ready, and the interviewer should have already prepared questions for the discussion.

Environment. The interviewer sets the tone for the meeting and can make the candidate feel at ease or uncomfortable. To insure a successful interview, the space should be free of distractions and interruptions such as telephone calls or the presence of other employees. There should be minimal barriers between interviewer and candidate (desks or tables); and the interviewer should always offer the candidate coffee, soda, or water. A courteous and professional manner is best, without presenting an environment that is too formal.

Behavioral Interviewing. Though there are many kinds of interviewing techniques, behavioral interviewing allows the interviewer to focus on likely future performance based on past behavior. This is one of the most popular interviewing techniques, and it is effective precisely because it focuses on specific situations and examples, not hypothetical situations. It requires that candidates draw on past experience to describe what they actually did in specific work situations, and this discourages "made up" answers or hypothetical exaggerations. It thus provides potentially valuable insights into how a candidate is likely to approach issues and problems he or she may face in the company's work environment.

Types of Questions. Interview questions are designed to explore the candidate's previous work experience, education, and other areas which will enable the interviewer to determine if the candidate has the best match of critical skills for the position. There are many types of questions.

The biggest mistake interviewers make is to ask only factual questions during an interview. Often, an interviewer asks questions that illicit a yes or no or other single response answer: "When did you join the company?" or "How long were you in the position?" Such questions limit the candidate's response; they do not require the candidate to consider or analyze any specific problem or situation.

Open-ended questions allow the candidate to expand on a topic, describing experiences and actual situations. They keep the candidate talking and the interviewer listening. The focus of open-ended questions is always on past performance, using wording such as "Give me an example of...", "Explain the nature of your duties at...", "Tell me about a time when you..." Such questions are the basis of behavioral interviewing and focus on specific examples of past behavior how a candidate performed in a specific circumstance.

Probing questions are used to uncover more information than the original answer given. If a candidate answers with "yes" or "no" or a very general response, the interviewer can probe by encouraging the candidate to elaborate on a point within the answer. Very specific questions should be asked when probing. Specific questions encourage a candidate to expand on a general answer.

Avoid leading questions which direct the candidate to a specific answer and do not encourage an honest, spontaneous response. If leading, the interviewer may nod to encourage a particular response or may stack two or more questions guaranteed to produce a desired answer. This merely encourages the candidate to respond with the answer the interviewer wants to hear.

While these types of questions are often used, some companies are interested in new ideas concerning interviews. Career Industry Megatrends reported an increase in alternative interviewing styles in 2008 and 2009. New interviewing formats include "speed interviewing," where recruiters meet multiple employees at the same time and interview as many as fifteen candidates at once. A growing number of candidates are also asked to submit to "fishbowl" interviews, in which employers present a case study or scenario and ask the candidate to respond. To conduct a fishbowl interview, a person should monitor a candidate's behavior carefully to determine his level of commitment, his ability to work in a team, and his logical and problem-solving skills.

Closing the Interview. When closing the interview, the interviewer should first offer to answer any questions the candidate may have. Basic factual information about the company and position should be readily available. It is important to make the follow-up process clear to the candidate. If there are other candidates to interview, the candidate should be informed of this and know when to expect a decision. It is always advisable to thank the candidate for interviewing, and to try to leave him or her

with the most favorable impression possible of the company, regardless of whether the person is offered the job.

Team Interviewing. In the current atmosphere of work teams and group decision making, it may be desirable to have a group interview the candidate. "Use as many sets of ears as possible," counseled Michael Santo in Agency Sales Magazine. "This team interview approach helps catch the true response of the candidate. The team interview has an added benefit of keeping the interview focused on the more critical areas, as it is less likely that all the members of the interview team will be drawn into conversations that are not insightful and could cross into areas that may have legal ramifications."

When this team-based approach is deemed appropriate, every member of the team should have all of the information about the candidate prior to the interview, including copies of the person's résumé, cover letter, and application. The questions each member of the team will ask can be planned in advance, so the candidate will not be asked the same question by more than one member of the team.

LEGAL ASPECTS OF INTERVIEWING

Interviewing is subject to both state and federal laws that define employment discrimination in all aspects of employment. It is worthwhile to check for any state hiring regulations that might apply. The main federal regulations for hiring include:

- 1. The Civil Rights Act of 1964 (Title VII)
- The Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967 (ADEA)
- 3. The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA)
- 4. The Uniformed Services Employment Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 (USERRA)
- 5. The Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986

Together, these acts forbid a company to discriminate in hiring on the basis of sex, age, race, national origin, religion, physical disability or veteran status. These are called protected classes, so questions about any of these topics during an interview are illegal.

The interviewer must avoid all questions that could seem legally questionable, such as those about height, weight, age, marital status, religious or political beliefs, dependents, birth control, birthplace, race, and national origin. Generally, it is a good rule to measure a question's necessity by the role it plays in the determination of a candidate's ability to perform a job.

TURNING SOMEONE DOWN

Once the job is offered and accepted by a candidate, other candidates should immediately be notified that

they have not been selected for the position. A rejection is best done by phone it is immediate, and it allows the manager personally to thank the candidate for taking the time to interview. When unable to phone, a letter of rejection is suitable. Although the candidate may ask, it is not necessary to be extremely specific about the types of qualities that the person lacks. An exact description of what was lacking in the candidate may open the manager to lawsuits for unfair hiring practices and discrimination.

The importance of making the right hiring decision is crucial in staffing a business. It means nothing short of selecting the right person for the right job at the right time. Since the interview is often the most decisive factor in determining who is hired for a specific position, business consultants contend that the importance of mastering the interview process should be appreciated; indeed, the interview process is ultimately an important factor in determining workforce quality and satisfaction.

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Career Directors International. 2008 Career Industry Mega Trends. Melbourne, Fla.: CDI, 2008.

Frase Blunt, Martha. "Games Interviewers Play." *HRMagazine*. January 2001.

Kelly, Jill. "2007 Interview Trends." streetdirectory.com. Available from: http://www.streetdirectory.com/travel_guide/188003/job interview/2007 interview trends .html. Retrieved March 8, 2010.

Ralston, Steven M., William G. Kirkwood, and Patricia A. Burant. "Helping Interviewees Tell Their Stories." *Business Communications Quarterly*. September 2003.

Santo, Michael. "Interviewing the Chameleon." Agency Sales Magazine. November 2000.

"Small Business Owners Wasting Big Money on Hiring Mistakes." SurePayroll. 16 June 2009. Available from: http://www.surepayroll.com/spsite/press/releases/2009/release061609. asp. 8 March 8, 2010.

"Surveys Describe Disastrous Employment Interviews." Occupational Outlook Quarterly. Summer 2005.

Yost, Lauren. "Playbook: The ABCs of Interviewing: How to Find the Right Employee by Conducting the Perfect Interview." *Parks & Recreation*. November 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

EMPLOYMENT OF MINORS

Businesses in some industries rarely utilize minors as employees, but in many other sectors teenagers comprise a large component of the total work force; indeed, some enterprises engaged in various retail, restaurant, and other businesses rely on minors to a considerable degree. The primary advantage associated with employing minors is that compensation is far less costly than if the employer were to hire adults. But employers should be aware of the various legal restrictions that state and federal agencies have placed on the employment of minors, and they should also be cognizant of the particular challenges and rewards that accompany the decision to hire teenagers.

LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS

In addition to state laws, which have varying rules regarding child labor and compulsory school attendance laws, employers should be familiar with the federal government's Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). The rules in the FLSA differ from individual states in some respects; in cases where differences exist, the stricter law prevails.

Ignorance of state and federal child labor laws will not save employers from fines, which can be quite substantial. "Many companies have discovered that there are two sides to the child labor issue," wrote Steven Slutsky in Journal of Business Strategy. "On the one hand, minors can be a cost-effective and flexible supplement to your core work force. But on the other hand, the penalties for violating the child labor laws can be steep." In fact, after the passage of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA), the maximum fine that can be assessed by the Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division is much steeper than before. (This aspect of GINA amended the Fair Labor Standards Act, also known as FLSA.) Under the revised law, the penalties for a child labor violation that causes serious injury or death were raised from \$11,000 to \$50,000. The new legislation also mandated that penalties may be doubled for repeat or willful violations of child labor laws regarding injuries. Changes to general child labor laws also raised the civil fine for employing child laborers to \$11,000 per incident, up from \$10,000 prior to the 2008 amendments. A \$10,000 criminal fine upon conviction remains in effect, while a repeat violator can also face imprisonment for up to 6 months. These latter measures were taken for the purpose of punishing employers whose violations contributed to the death or significant injury of a minor.

According to Kilpatrick Stockton, LLP, the increased penalties for injuries or death that result from child labor "dramatically raise the stakes for employers that employ workers under the age of eighteen." In 2009 a penalty was assessed under the new GINA laws against Demon Demo Inc. when an employed teenager died after falling from the second floor of a mall during a demolition. Demon Demo Inc. was fined the maximum penalty of \$50,000, which sent a strong warning to

companies to ensure the safety of minors and avoid employing minors in potentially hazardous situations.

Slutsky admitted that the likelihood of an employer being singled out by the Department of Labor for a random compliance audit is remote unless the company is active in a high-risk industry. "But don't assume that the DOL won't find out about child labor law violations," he warned. "Word usually gets back to the agency in the form of complaints from underage employees or their parents or even unions. The publicity factor is involved here as well, since violations that result in injuries or death often are picked up by the media."

Small-business owners, then, should make sure that they and their supervisory personnel, if any are fully aware of what minor employees are permitted to do. First, it is important to recognize that employees can be broken down into three age groups: workers who are eighteen years old or older, and thus regarded as adults under the law; youngsters who are sixteen or seventeen years old; and minors who are fourteen or fifteen years old. (Employment of children under the age of fourteen is severely restricted, although parents who employ their children enjoy greater leeway.)

Restrictions on Minors Under Age Eighteen. According to the Department of Labor, minors under the age of eighteen are not allowed to perform jobs that the department has classified as detrimental to their physical safety, mental safety, and health. These restrictions forbid minors from operating (or setting up, repairing, adjusting, or cleaning) any power-driven machines, including woodworking machinery, metal forming machines, punching and shearing machines, paper products machines, circular and band saws, bakery machines, meat-processing equipment, or hoisting apparatus (forklifts, cranes, derricks, freight elevators). Since February 2005, under revised DOL regulations, minors under seventeen are also restricted to the types of cooking activities in which they may engage. They may not drive on the job except under certain circumstances and only if they have a valid state license, have completed stateapproved driver education, and have no record of moving violations. In addition, minors are prohibited from engaging in the following activities at their place of employment:

- Operating motor vehicles or assisting as outside help on those vehicles.
- Working in any capacity on roofing, wrecking, or demolition jobs.
- Working in mining operations, unless in office, maintenance, or repair capacities away from the mine site.
- Working in areas where explosives (fireworks, dynamite, ammunition, etc.) are manufactured or stored.
- Working in logging or sawmilling operations.

- Assisting in the manufacture of brick, tile, and kindred products.
- Working at tasks that require exposure to radioactive substances.
- Undertaking excavation work (exceptions are made for manual excavation in trenches and building excavations, provided the dig does not exceed 4 feet in depth).

It should be noted that exceptions to some of these rules may be made for minors who are participating in recognized apprenticeship programs. On a practical basis, however, these restrictions mean that minors are of limited use in nonoffice settings to businesses engaged in construction, manufacturing, and the like. Still, manufacturers and construction firms do maintain staff devoted to clerical work and custodial duties, and minor employees may be suitable for these slots. The above restrictions generally have little impact on businesses looking for cashiers, salespersons, stocking personnel, and other positions that do not require handling of motor-driven equipment.

Restrictions on Minors Age Fourteen and Fifteen Additional restrictions have been put in place by both federal and state agencies concerning the employment of fourteen- and fifteen-year-old minors. "The environment in which fourteen-year-olds and fifteen-year-olds do their work also plays an important role in determining whether the duties are permissible," cautioned Slutsky. "For example, although workers in this age group may clean, wrap, seal, label, weigh, price, and stock produce, they can't perform these tasks in a freezer. And while they may assemble, pack, and shelve merchandise as can sixteen-year-olds and seventeen-year-olds they can't do it in a warehouse or rooms where manufacturing and processing work takes place." Moreover, owners of construction and transportation companies should be aware that minors under age sixteen may not perform any kind of work (including office work) on the construction site or transportation medium. Other areas in which fourteen- and fifteen-year-olds are restricted from working include boiler/engine rooms, meat coolers, and places where products are being loaded or unloaded from conveyors or railroad cars.

In addition, fourteen- and fifteen-year-old teens are not allowed to work before 7:00 a.m. or after 7:00 p.m. during the school year. They are also not permitted to work during school hours. Finally, these minors may only work certain numbers of hours. During periods of the year when school is in session, fourteen- and fifteen-year-old minors may work no more than 3 hours a day on school days, no more than 18 hours total a week, no more than 8 hours a day on nonschool days, and no more

than 40 hours total during weeks in which school is not in session (summer, vacation breaks).

Of course, rules change from time to time, and occasional checks are therefore a good idea. The business owner can easily check the DOL Web site www.dol.gov/whd/childlabor.htm to see what is new.

USING MINORS EFFECTIVELY

Small-business owners and employment analysts agree that the key to securing skilled and motivated minors as employees lies at the very beginning, with the application and interview. Remarkably, some employers tend to lump teenage employees together into one indistinguishable mass, but in reality, dramatic differences exist within this demographic group (and all other demographic groups, for that matter) in such areas as punctuality, honesty, ambition, talent, intelligence, and all-around quality. In order to find top-notch minor employees, small-business owners are encouraged to pay close attention to the information provided in the job application form. Are the students high academic achievers in high school? Do they participate in extracurricular activities? Do they provide good references, such as former employers, school teachers, or school administrators?

In addition, employers should take the time to conduct a thorough interview with minor applicants, even if it is for a part-time, entry-level position. Every employee plays a part in shaping company culture, and every new hire has the potential to influence other employees for good or ill. This is particularly true for businesses that have a significant number of minor employees. For example, an employer who hires a minor for a floor sales position only to discover that the new hire has a previously undetected predilection for emotionally distant, "cool" behavior may find other emotionally malleable and previously customer-friendly staffers adopting some of the same mannerisms

Employers who hire minors also need to recognize that, as Bess Ritter May wrote in Supervision, "adolescence is a transitional period. Those who are in this age group are forming their personalities and identities." This sometimes awkward period of development will likely manifest itself in all phases of the teenager's life, including work. But while employers may experience some frustration dealing with teenagers who are buffeted by school, societal, and peer pressures, they can take comfort in the fact "that it's easy to train these kids since they have little or no prior work experience and have consequently acquired little or no work-related bad habits," wrote May. "Most intelligent youngsters can also be instructed quickly concerning specific business systems and procedures, pick up and remember new things easily and have few or no preconceived ideas concerning how

specific workplace tasks should be handled. Such aptitudes have surprised and astonished many supervisors." Observers also note that younger people often have considerable aptitude for office work that is done on computers, since a much greater emphasis is placed on that area in today's school environment.

Minor employees may require closer supervision than other employees. Often, they are unfamiliar with various facets of the workplace, and they may be so intimidated that they will be reluctant to ask questions about issues or tasks that they do not fully understand. Employers should anticipate this and do two things: first, fully explain projects and tasks, and second, maintain a work environment that is clearly receptive to questions. In addition, employers should adopt a firm, positive, and constructive manner in various areas of training. This includes communication that may be necessary to correct errors. Adopting a tactful, reasonable, but firm approach in such instances is important, wrote May, because "adolescents who are starting out on their first or second jobs are often more sensitive to corrections concerning their work by those who are older and (presumably) wiser. Such youngsters do not always understand that it is only their skills that are being faulted and not their innate characters and consequently are often very defensive."

Finally, employers should at all times remain cognizant of the importance of adhering to state and federal laws. "Conduct periodic check-ups of your compliance with child labor law," Slutsky counseled business owners. "Be sure to keep your managers up to date on the child labor issue. Make sure they are not hiring new employees without obtaining proper age documentation, and then key them into which employers are minors and what type of job duties they may perform. After all, it won't do your company much good if you are well-versed in the laws, but the managers who directly oversee workers are unaware of the requirements." In addition, small-business experts recommend that owners (or knowledgeable managers) establish a regular practice of reviewing underage employees' schedules to try and prevent violations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alden, John W.; Louis W. Doherty, and David C. Lindsay. "The Department of Labor Issues Guidelines on Increased Child Labor Penalties." Kilpatrick and Stocktop LLP. 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.kilpatrickstockton.com/en/Knowledge%20Center/Alerts%20and%20Podcasts/Legal%20Alerts/2010/02/The%20Department% 20of%20Labor%20Issues%20Guidelines%20on% 20Increased%20Child Labor%20Penalties.aspx. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Francis Smith, Janice. "Oklahoma Lawmaker Pushes Tighter Child Labor Laws." *Journal Record.* 30 January 2006.

May, Beth Ritter. "Youthful Problems Adult Solutions." Supervision. September 1993.

- Savitt, Meredith. "Businesses Need to Take Note of Child Labor Law Restrictions." Capital District Business Review. 20 March 2000.
 Slutsky, Steven H. "No Minor Asset." Journal of Business Strategy. May June 1995.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "U.S. Labor Department Assesses Atlanta based Demon Demo Inc. Maximum Child Labor Penalties Following Death of Teen at Demolition Site." 5 May 2009. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/opa/media/press/esa/esa/20090357.htm. Retrieved March 10, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Office of Compliance Assistance Policy. "Wages and Hours Worked: Child Labor Protections." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/Compliance/Guide/ childlbr.htm. Retrieved March 15, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Wage and Hour Division. "Field Assistance Bulletin No. 2010 1: Assessment of Child Labor Civil Money Penalties." 20 January 2010. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/whd/FieldBulletins/fab2010 1.htm. Retrieved March 10, 2010.
- Weston, Burns. H., ed. Child Labor and Human Rights: Making Children Matter.. Boulder, Colo.: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2005.
- "What Can a Child Labor Violation Cost Your Club?" Club Management. August 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES LIABILITY INSURANCE

Employment practices liability (EPL) insurance is a type of coverage that protects businesses from the financial consequences associated with a variety of employment-related lawsuits. EPL may cover lawsuits involving a company's directors and officers, negligence lawsuits affecting a company's human resources department, and liability lawsuits over fiduciary duty. EPL can also protect against charges of racial or age discrimination, sexual harassment, wrongful termination, or noncompliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act. Finally, EPL insurance can help protect businesses against legal conflicts that flare up between employees and third parties, such as vendors or customers, if a third-party coverage endorsement is secured as part of the EPL policy.

The market for EPL insurance coverage began to expand with large companies in 1991 and grew rapidly as employment-related lawsuits exploded in the wake of the passage of two important pieces of legislation: the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 and the Civil Rights Act of 1991. As reported by Barbara Bowers in *Best's Review*, in the period from 1999 to 2003 employees brought more than 403,000 charges under all laws with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission

(EEOC). In 2008 alone, more than 95,402 charges were brought under various EEOC protection legislation, including the Title VII prohibitions against discrimination, the ADA protections against discrimination, and the Equal Pay Act. The number of suits filed in 2008 rose 6 percent, showing a turnaround in the gradual decline of employment litigation that had been occurring between 2004 and 2008. In general, EEOC claims cost employers around \$40 million dollars annually. A wave of job losses related to the 2008 and 2009 economic recession has contributed to a rise in litigation related to wrongful termination that many employers are concerned about.

While the average award for claims against small businesses is fairly low, between \$20,000 and \$40,000, this can still do significant damage to a small firm's bottom line. Insurance costs are also high: EPL insurance pricing is usually built on a formula based on employment size, with, for example, \$400 premium per employee for the first fifty and then lesser additional amounts for larger groupings. A minimum annual premium of \$1,000 is common.

Obviously the small-business owner must weigh risks and costs very carefully. Standard liability insurance policies do not provide adequate coverage for employment-related risks. If such risks are high, buying EPL insurance may be a reasonable expenditure. The life savings of the small-business owner are often tied up in the company and may have to be protected.

But EPL insurance policies should be studied carefully before reaching a decision. Policies vary wildly, both in terms of price and breadth of coverage. "The problem is exacerbated by the difficulty of quantifying the risk-management value of particular policy provisions," wrote Stephen J. Weiss in *Directors and Boards*. "For comparative valuation purposes, how do you properly account for the fact that [one policy] covers six employment practices violations, and has six exclusions and restrictive definitions, whereas [another policy] covers fifteen employment practices violations but has fifteen exclusions and restrictive definitions?"

In order to secure the EPL coverage that best fits the business, analysts counsel owners and executives to heed the following basic considerations:

Negotiate to build a policy that offers comprehensive coverage. Small-business owners should select a reasonably priced policy, then make appropriate modifications. This is standard operating practice for insurers, and it can help ensure that the company is not left vulnerable to gaps in coverage. For instance, Weiss noted that "virtually all policies cover traditional wrongful employment practices such as harassment, discrimination, and wrongful termination of employment. However, employment practices law is rapidly evolving and the definition of

'wrongful act' in many policies has not kept pace with the creation or popularization of additional causes of action [such as] claims alleging 'negligent hiring, training, and supervision.'" Weiss also observed that many standard EPL policies expressly disclaim coverage for punitive damages. But he added that determined business owners can often negotiate shortfalls in either wrongful-act definitions or punitive damages coverage without the payment of additional premiums.

Negotiate for control of legal decisions when claims are filed. "Before you buy a policy, make sure what rights to retain counsel that it gives you," wrote Tim Bland in Memphis Business Journal. "Many policies give the insurance company the right to designate counsel of its own choosing.... [In such cases] more often than not it will focus more on the costs of the attorney, rather than the quality of representation the attorney provides." He also noted that some EPL policies require that the company consent to financial settlements that are approved by the insurer or forfeit their coverage. As a result, "your right to influence the selection of defense counsel and defense strategy should be clearly set forth in the policy."

Examine losses covered under the policy. The majority of employment practices business insurance policies provide coverage of back pay, lost benefits, and legal fees. However, front pay, fines, penalties, punitive damages, and cost of accommodations and travel are often not covered. "Look carefully at what types of losses are covered," counseled Bland. "A policy that looks cheap on the front end may end up costing dearly if it does not cover all losses you could face in a lawsuit."

Another possible option for small businesses in need of EPL insurance is a Business Opportunity Plan (BOP). A BOP provides basic property coverage for computers and other office equipment, plus liability protection for work-related accidents. In some cases, a BOP might also include business interruption coverage that will maintain the company's income stream for up to a year if a catastrophe disrupts business. Many BOPs also offer optional coverage against power failures and mechanical breakdowns, liability for workplace practices (including discrimination, sexual harassment, and compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act), professional liability, and other risks.

SEE ALSO Americans with Disabilities Act; Sexual Harassment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bland, Timothy S. "Liability Insurance Needs to Be Customized." *Memphis Business Journal.* 25 February 2000. Bowers, Barbara. "Working Up a Suit: As More People Sue the Company They Work for, Employment Practices Liability Insurance Is Becoming Standard Coverage." *Best's Review.* January 2005. "EEOC Investigations on the Rise." 5 January 2010. *Strafford*. Available from: http://www.straffordpub.com/products/eeoc investigations on the rise 2010 01 05. Retrieved March 8, 2010

"EPLI." Risk & Insurance. November 2005.

Litigation Almanac. Law360. New York: Portfolio Media, 2009.Lynn, Jacquelyn. "You're Sued! If You Have Employees, You Need EPL Coverage." Entrepreneur. July 2005.

Mirza, Patrick. "Insuring a Better Process." *HRMagazine*. January 2006.

Prahl, Robert J. "Employment Practices Liability Insurance: A Review and Update." *Rough Notes.* November 2000.

Tuckey, Steve. "As EPL Coverage Comes of Age, Smaller Firms Get Insurer Attention: Despite Lack of HR Departments, Small Firms Might Actually Be Better Risks." *National Underwriter Property and Casualty Risk and Benefits Management.* 13 June 2005.

U.S. Equal Opportunity Employment Commission. "Charge Statistics 1997 Through 2008." 11 March 2009. Available from: http://archive.eeoc.gov/stats/charges.html. Retrieved March 8, 2010.

Weiss, Stephen J. "How to Eliminate EPLI Coverage Gaps." Directors and Boards. Fall 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

EMPOWERMENT ZONES

Empowerment zones (EZs) are economically distressed communities designated by government for aid. The aid is intended primarily to lift the communities out of poverty by stimulating business enterprise and creating jobs. "Empowerment" is thus a somewhat euphemistic or hopeful term. The chief characteristic of targeted communities is poverty. Most of the actual dollars earmarked for empowerment zones are intended to be spent on infrastructure development. Support for business is indirect and takes the form of tax credits. To be sure, a business has to be doing well enough to owe taxes before credits are meaningful. Tax benefits are governed by complex rules that specifically identify classes of employees (they must be poor), types of property (they must be "qualified under the poverty rate criteria"), and types of equipment (they must be on qualifying property). From the viewpoint of the communities themselves, a major motive for being designated an EZ was eligibility for up to \$40 million in outright grants. Empowerment zones are designated as rural or urban; rural programs are administered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and the urban programs are run by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). EZs were created by the Empowerment Zones and Enterprise Communities Act of 1993. Many EZ program benefits afforded by both the USDA and HUD expired at the end of 2009.

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND

Government initiatives to reduce poverty by tax incentives to business have a long history. The first EZ arose in the United Kingdom. In 1978, Sir Geoffrey Howe, a senior Conservative member of the British Parliament, announced plans for "enterprise zones" to help improve economic conditions in the dock districts of London. After the Conservative Party took power in 1979 under prime minister Margaret Thatcher, the British government created the first enterprise zones in 1981. The system implemented in the United Kingdom reduced government restrictions in order to encourage the formation of new businesses in impoverished areas. It met with limited success, however, because it did not fund infrastructure upgrades in urban areas later found to be necessary for new businesses to succeed.

The first enterprise zone legislation in the United States was passed in 1987 as Title VII of the Housing and Community Development Act. The act did not offer tax incentives but was intended to relax federal regulations and to coordinate the efforts of existing programs in the designated zones. HUD received applications from 270 distressed communities for assistance under the program, but political maneuvering prevented the designation of any enterprise zones during the 1980s.

The Empowerment Zones and Enterprise Communities Act, passed by Congress in 1993, corrected for some of deficiencies of the U.K. experience and the U.S. experience under Title VII: it was designed to provide incentives to business through the tax code, provide bonding authority for infrastructure development, and offered distressed communities an attractive grant program. The act is frequently referred to as EZ/EC.

THREE ROUNDS

Developments under EZ/EC (and modifying legislation passed since 1993) are classified by the term "rounds" because three rounds of national competition have taken place in which communities vied for EZ/EC designation. The first took place in 1994, the second in 1998, the third in 2001. Benefits offered empowerment zones changed slightly between Round I and Round II and again between Round II and III, the last changes in part due to the provisions of new legislation, the Community Renewal and New Markets Initiative of 2000. The provisions of all three rounds ended on December 31, 2009. Although some expected the federal government to expand the program especially after the Economic Stimulus Act of 2008 increased the investment and expensing limits for EZ and RC zones the EZ pro-

gram was largely allowed to lapse in 2009 and no attempt was made to renew the program or establish new EZs in early 2010.

While most rural and urban EZ/EC programs expired on December 31, 2009, the HUD program continued to allow Work Opportunity Tax Credits (WOTC) for workers hired through September 2011. The WOTC offers a \$2400 tax credit for the first year of employment for younger new employees hired in EZ zones.

Two investment incentives were also allowed to continue in the HUD EZ program after 2009; one of these was the Partial Gross Income Exclusion of Capital Gains. This program allows private investors to avoid capital gains taxes on part of qualifying small business stock. To qualify, investors could not be a corporation and had to hold qualifying stock from specific small businesses in EZ zones other than District of Columbia EZ zones. The investors also had to have held the stock for over 5 years. Stock bought through the year 2014 qualified for this benefit. As well, the HUD EZ program Qualified Zone Academy Bonds incentive did not lapse after 2009. This incentive allows local and state governments to issue no-interest bonds in order to fund public education.

PROGRAM RESULTS

The aims of the program were to bring in private enterprise to disadvantaged areas, with the government acting as a partner for private investment. Administrators hoped that empowerment zones would stimulate jobs, business growth, business expansion, private investment, building, and homeownership in designated areas. It was hoped that by making specific areas empowerment zones, these areas would stabilize. The HUD claimed that 480,000 new jobs were created in EZ/RC zones between 2007 and 2008, creating \$2 billion worth in employment credits, thanks to the EZ program.

According to Michael B. Katz in his 2008 book, The Price of Citizenship: Redefining the American Welfare State, the actual success of the EZ program may not have matched its lofty goals. According to Katz, an audit of four EZs by the U.S. Office of the Inspector General revealed that all four showed signs of problems and slower economic growth than was expected. Critics of the EZ program noted that political conflict and poor organization created limited real benefits for EZ program participants. According to Katz and others, the problem with the EZ program is that it misdiagnosed the problems of certain communities. The EZ program assumed that more economic benefits would profit all disadvantaged areas, instead of tackling issues such as poverty concentration and discrimination, two issues often central to the economic outcomes of disenfranchised areas.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Hopson, James F. "Economic Stimulus Act of 2008: Analysis of Major Provisions." CPA Journal 78, no. 6 (2008).
- Katz, Michael B. The Price of Citizenship: Redefining the American Welfare State. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2008.
- "Study Finds EZ/EC Program Results Mixed." American City & County. 1 April 2002.
- U.S. Congress. General Accountability Office (GAO). Federal Revitalization Programs Are Being Implemented, but Data on the Use of Tax Benefits Are Limited. March 2004.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. Office of Community
 Development. "Backgrounder: Rural EZ/EC Program." 22
 July 2005. Available from: http://www.ezec.gov/About/backgrounder.html.
- U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. "Tax Tips." Available from: http://www.hud.gov/offices/cpd/economicdevelopment/library/taxincentivesez.pdf
- U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. "Welcome to the Community Renewal Initiative." January 2010. Available from: http://www.hud.gov/offices/cpd/economicdevelopment/programs/rc/index.cfm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENDORSEMENTS AND TESTIMONIALS

On the presumption that people are more likely to buy products other people people they know have already bought and liked, marketers the world over have used endorsements and testimonials to promote their products. People know celebrities and endow them with greater wisdom; how, after all, could someone become a celebrity and rich beyond the wildest dreams unless they were brighter, smarter, and more savvy? People also live vicariously through the lives of the famous and wish to do as they do. Thus at least runs the marketing script. Therefore endorsements are associated with well-known figures. People also respect what their neighbors are saying (at least some of their neighbors). Testimonials are made by ordinary people, but advertisers chose such ordinary people because they resemble the "typical" neighbor, the "typical" sports fan, the "typical" purchaser of a riding mower. A hybrid between celebrity and trusted source is the "doctor" endorsement using actual doctors or figures in white coats.

Is all this true? And does it work? Very substantial sums of money have been and continue to be expended to see if advertising works in general and also on testing how it works in particular cases. Proving the effectiveness of advertising remains more art than science and produces results similar to polling. It is certainly true that

celebrities draw the attention of people watching TV, listening to the radio, and leafing through papers and magazines. It is certainly true that doctors, and experts in general, are held in high regard. It is also a matter of observation that in practice undecided buyers will tend to poll family, friends, and neighbors which supports the effectiveness of testimonial-style advertising.

TYPES OF ENDORSEMENT

There are several different types of endorsement, including those by celebrities, experts, consumers, and organizations.

Celebrity Endorsements. Celebrities chosen to endorse products are almost always in some way linked to the product or service being sold. Famous male sports figures will not be endorsing facial creams; they will be selling athletic shoes or clothing. People unfamiliar with a product category (e.g., snowmobiles) may have difficulty even recognizing the celebrities chosen to promote it but insiders will know exactly who the celebrity is. For this reason, celebrity endorsement is not restricted solely to multimillion dollar ad campaigns but may be utilized by a small business in a local market featuring, for example, a well-known local TV host or the regional winner of a beauty contest. The crucial element is that the targeted audience should recognize the celebrity and trust her or his endorsement. As Marketing Week pointed out, advertisers benefit if the endorsement is genuine. Thus it is better to recruit a celebrity already known to use a product than simply to pay a famous face for mouthing some vaguely favorable opinion. Based on federal law, endorsements must be genuine.

Under new FTC guidelines published in 2009, celebrities as well as advertisers are liable for any comments made as part of testimonials or endorsements. Celebrities are therefore held accountable for any misleading comments they may make as part of a testimonial. As well, since 2009 the FTC expects celebrities to disclose their relationship to advertisers when making endorsement- or testimonial-related comments on television, social media, or other contexts outside of traditional advertisements.

Expert Endorsement. The expert doing the endorsement should *be* an expert. Furthermore the expert must also have evaluated the product or service using appropriate techniques; he or she must be qualified in the relevant area. A surgeon is not by definition an expert on pharmacology. The endorsement should be backed up by tests, evaluations, and product comparisons. Many advertisements attempt to create an "air" of expertise in the presentation of a fictitious expert, but close examination

will show that the ad does not meet the requirements of an expert presentation.

Consumer Endorsements. These endorsements feature actual users of the product or service being sold. Advertising utilizing customer testimonials must reflect the typical experiences of customers and the genuine feelings and findings of the consumer being highlighted as further developed below. Changes made in 2009 to the FTC's Guides Concerning the Use of Endorsements and Testimonials in Advertising require that testimonials from customers used in advertisements clearly indicate what typical results can be expected from a product or service. Earlier FTC guidelines allowed advertisers to feature customers with atypical results as long as the advertisement included fine print indicating that such results might not be typical.

Organizational Endorsements. Endorsements from organizations must reflect the consensus of the organization, and must comply with that organization's standards of formal endorsement. In addition, the organization in question has to be independent (rather than one created wholly or partially for the purpose of promoting the advertising firm's products or services).

LEGAL RESTRICTIONS ON USE

Numerous federal and state laws prohibit advertising that misleads or deceives consumers. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) is the primary law enforcement agency in the United States in this regard. Its powers range from issuing "cease and desist" orders in cases where "unfair or deceptive acts or practices in commerce" are found to arguing cases in various courts of law (these courts can hand down massive fines and other penalties to violators of endorsement restrictions).

The FTC offers several general considerations on endorsement/testimonial use. For example, it states that "Endorsements must reflect the honest opinions, findings, beliefs, or experience of the endorser. Furthermore, an endorsement may not convey any express or implied representation that would be deceptive if made directly by the advertiser." The agency also stipulates that while the endorsement message does not have to contain the exact phraseology used by the endorser, " the endorsement may not be presented out of context or reworded so as to distort in any way the endorser's opinion or experience with the product. An advertiser may use an endorsement of an expert or celebrity only so long as it has good reason to believe that the endorser continues to subscribe to the views presented." With this in mind, the FTC urges businesses to fulfill this obligation periodically and whenever a change in the product or service's function, performance, or material composition is made.

According to the FTC, advertisers also may not state that the endorser uses the product or service being marketed unless the endorser was in fact a user at the time the endorsement was made. "Additionally," states the agency, "the advertiser may continue to run the advertisement only so long as he has good reason to believe that the endorser remains a bona fide user of the product."

The FTC provides particularly strong protections to ordinary consumers utilized in advertising campaigns. Key stipulations of this type of endorsement include: 1) the consumer endorsement should be representative "of what consumers will generally achieve with the advertised product in actual, albeit variable, conditions of use"; and 2) consumer endorsements should be clearly marked as such.

Finally, the FTC requires full disclosure of "material" connections. Under these rules, advertisers must disclose all compensation being paid to endorsers, and must divulge any potentially compromising relationships between themselves and the endorser (for example, family or employee relationships). "When there exists a connection between the endorser and the seller of the advertised product which might materially affect the weight or credibility of the endorsement"

In December 2009, the FTC announced new changes and updates to existing policies regarding testimonies and endorsements. The new rules were especially designed to address social media and online media, including blogs, social networking sites such as Twitter, Web sites, and other media not as prevalent when FTC guidelines were first established. Many experts have been concerned that citizens including individuals who are not well-versed in advertising ethics and FTC guidelines are often advertising online. These new publishers may be eager to rely on expert testimony but the very nature of some new online media makes transparency more challenging. It is simple for blog writers to assert that a celebrity or expert endorses their product, but determining exact relationships between product, writer, and endorser is often challenging.

As a result, the FTC instituted a number of new rules regarding testimonials and endorsements in new media. Chief among these is a new policy which requires the relationship between the advertiser and endorser to be clearly indicated. If bloggers or other writers in social media receive free products or money from advertisers or product manufacturers, the FTC requires that these relationships be disclosed to readers. These new rules may especially impact small businesses, which tend to rely heavily on social networking and new media to advertise. In fact, one reason the FTC addressed testimonials and endorsements in social networking and new media is because this form of marketing is more popular. According

to the Word of Mouth Marketing Association, companies spent \$1.35 billion on social media marketing in 2007, and that figure is likely to grow throughout the 2010s.

In 2009 the FTC also updated its rules regarding testimonials and endorsements in more traditional advertising and media. Under new 2009 FTC guidelines, for example, no paid endorsements may make misleading or false claims. Also, if a company sponsors a research study or pays a research company to conduct research on its behalf and then uses the results of that research in an advertisement as expert testimonials, the ad must show the true connection between the company and the (paid) research.

IMPLEMENTING EFFECTIVE ENDORSEMENTS AND TESTIMONIALS

In addition to adhering to existing laws and regulations governing use of endorsements and testimonials for advertising purposes, business experts cite several other considerations that should be weighed by business owners. Some of these considerations are unique to specific types of endorsements (i.e., celebrity or consumer testimonials, which are the two types most frequently utilized), while others are common to all four types.

For example, celebrity testimonials while potentially valuable in attracting attention to a firm's products and services also have a higher risk factor. For example, media attention on celebrity athletes, singers, and other personalities can turn negative quickly. In these instances, products or services with which the celebrity is associated can be stained by implication. For this reason, companies include "opt-out" clauses in most contracts so that they can end a business relationship quickly and without penalty if the celebrity's reputation is compromised.

Moreover, some analysts question the value of celebrity endorsements in increasing public allegiance to a product or service, especially if the public figure in question is of limited stature (generally, the only type of celebrity whose endorsement is within the financial grasp of small and mid-size companies). They instead urge companies to consider customer testimonials, which are widely regarded as more honest and believable, and less expensive and time-consuming to create. "Testimonials given by satisfied customers are far, far more effective than testimonials given by celebrities because the customer-tobe knows the celebrity is paid for their endorsement," stated businessman Murray Raphel in Direct Marketing. "Testimonials are easy to find. They are live, in person and visit your place of business every day in person, on the phone, or through the mail, fax, or Internet."

Another element of consumer endorsements that needs to be addressed is assurance of legality. All types

of endorsements need to be specified in written form. But unlike the celebrity, expert, or association forms of endorsement, in which contracts are expected to be long and detailed, customer testimonials are usually relatively short and simple release forms. "When we originally asked our lawyer for a 'release form' he gave us (literally) a five page single spaced document!," recalled Raphel. "That will scare any potential testimonial-giver, no matter how much they like you or your business." Small-business owners, then, are urged to obtain legal advice that will enable them to adopt and utilize short, easy-to-understand contracts that will not intimidate customers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cates, Bill. "Get It In Writing." On Wall Street. April 2001. Federal Trade Commission. "FTC Publishes Final Guides Governing Endorsements, Testimonials." 5 October 2009. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2009/10/endortest.shtm.

"Insight Celebrity Endorsements: The benefits of keeping it real." *Marketing Week.* 16 March 2006.

Lewis, Shari Claire. "FTC Blogging Rules Pose Advertising Risks." New York Law Journal: Law.com. 17 February 2010. Available from: http://www.law.com/jsp/lawtechnologynews/ PubArticleLTN.jsp?id=1202443610680&FTC Blogging Rules Pose Advertising Risks.

National Archives and Records Administration. Electronic Code of Federal Regulations. "Title 16: Commercial Practices, PART 255 Guides Concerning Use Of Endorsements And Testimonials In Advertising." *GPO Access.* 15 October 2009. Available from: http://ecfr.gpoaccess.gov/cgi/t/text/text idx?c=ecfr&sid=14055e58afb9046553e3ed2f75dc0e 2e&rgn=div5&view=text&node=16:1.0.1.2.22&idno=16.

Raphel, Murray. "Realizing the Strength of Testimonials and How to Utilize Them in Your Business." *Direct Marketing*. June 1997.

Toutant, Charles. "Federal Regulators Fault Proposed N.J. Restriction on Attorney Ads." *New Jersey Law Journal.* 13 March 2006.

Stark, Phyllis. "Redneck Radio: Jeff Foxworthy Style." *Billboard Radio Monitor*. 8 July 2005.

"Wall Mart Ads Tout Surprises." *Promo.* 16 February 2006. "Welsh Actor Got Paid to Help Hollywood Sell Smoking; Documents Reveal Tobacco Firms Coughed Up Millions to Big Names." *Western Mail.* 26 September 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENTERPRISE RESOURCE PLANNING (ERP)

Enterprise resource planning (ERP) is a method of using computer technology to link various functions, such as accounting, inventory control, and human resources, across an entire company. ERP is intended to facilitate information sharing, business planning, and decision making on an enterprise-wide basis. ERP came into sharp visibility in the mid-1990s and is still enjoying a great deal of popularity. According to Ellen F. Monk and Bret J. Wagner, in their 2009 book, *Concepts in Enterprise Resource Planning*, the growing importance of ERP in business results from a paradigm shift. While previously businesses focused on separate business functions such as marketing or taking orders in 2008 and thereafter companies began to focus on business processes, or groups of company activities, that had a direct result on a customer's experience. ERP has become an important part of this paradigm shift, as it allows businesses to look at groups of activities or functions in a business in order to see how the interactions between these areas of business affect the company and the customer.

ERP HISTORY

Most early ERP systems consisted of mainframe computers and software programs that integrated the various smaller systems used in different parts of a company. Since the early ERP systems could cost up to \$2 million and take as long as 4 years to implement, the main market for the systems was Fortune 1000 companies.

"Throughout the 1990s, most large industrial companies installed enterprise resource planning systems—that is, massive computer applications allowing a business to manage all of its operations (finance, requirements planning, human resources, and order fulfillment) on the basis of a single, integrated set of corporate data," Dorien James and Malcolm L. Wolf wrote in *The McKinsey Quarterly*. "ERP promised huge improvements in efficiency for example, shorter intervals between orders and payments, lower back-office staff requirements, reduced inventory, and improved customer service. Encouraged by these possibilities, businesses around the world invested some \$300 billion in ERP during the decade."

By the late 1990s sales of ERP systems began to slow. Some manufacturers had encountered implementation problems. However, other factors began to influence ERP systems both in design and deployment. Many companies developed close relationships with customers and suppliers and began conducting business over the Internet on a massive scale. Small PC-based networks became much faster, more flexible, and cheaper than mainframes. In 2006 American Banker magazine polled experts in banking who saw ERP as a new tool in business-to-business electronic commerce, with ERPs communicating with one another over the Web. After the slow recovery from the economic downturn of 2008 and 2009, ERP became even more closely associated with Web-based systems which have also lifted it into prominence again.

BENEFITS AND DRAWBACKS OF ERP

ERP is an attractive solution because it offers so many potential uses. For example, the same system can be used to forecast demand for a product, order the necessary raw materials, establish production schedules, track inventory, allocate costs, and project key financial measures. Another important benefit of ERP systems is that they allow companies to replace a tangle of complex computer applications with a single, integrated system.

ERP is also a useful monitoring tool for businesses, allowing companies to manage, oversee, and improve internal control systems and all aspects of a business. By increasing controls and integrating various aspects of a business in one platform, ERP can help companies increase efficiency, improve response rates to marketplace changes, and reduce costs. Because ERP systems are so integrated, they provide a "big picture" view of a company, so that leaders can analyze how accounting is affecting inventory, for example, and make changes. Most ERP systems also provide logs and reports, which allow companies to analyze all aspects of a business and ensure that a company complies with any requirements or legislation. For example, a 2009 study published in Management Accounting Quarterly showed how ERP systems were able to help companies comply with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX), a piece of federal legislation designed to prevent accounting and corporate scandals.

Despite these potential benefits, however, ERP systems continue to extract a cost. Implementation requires substantial time commitments from the company's information technology (IT) department or outside professionals. In addition, because ERP systems affect most major departments in a company, they tend to create changes in many business processes. Putting ERP in place thus requires new procedures, employee training, and both managerial and technical support. As a result, many companies find the changeover to ERP a slow and painful process. Once the implementation phase is complete, some businesses have trouble quantifying the benefits they gained from ERP.

According to the study published in *Management Accounting Quarterly*, ERP has other potential drawbacks as well. Authors of the study note that since ERP narrows control of various aspects of a company to those few people with ERP system access or authorization, it can create the opportunity for fraud. Also, since ERP systems contain large amounts of data, businesses using ERP have a greater responsibility for ensuring that their systems comply with all relevant privacy guidelines. Privacy can be violated with ERP quite easily, since large amounts of information are stored in one place. The study's authors also noted that the ERP may permit incorrect business

decisions to be made. Again, integrating and combining unrelated business systems in one platform is not always advantageous.

ERP SOLUTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

As sales of ERP systems to large manufacturing companies began to slow, some vendors changed their focus to smaller companies. It is easy to see why a large company may need ERP solutions: they have many business functions, departments, and areas to integrate and manage, but small businesses can also benefit from ERP. Even the smallest one-person business still has many functions. Improving control, coordination, and efficiency of these functions can have an even more dramatic impact on a small business than on a large corporation, according to Monk and Wagner.

Of course, small and medium-sized companies as well as those involved in service rather than manufacturing industries have different resources, infrastructure, and needs than the large industrial corporations who provided the original market for ERP systems. Vendors had to create a new generation of ERP software that was easier to install, more manageable, required less implementation time, and entailed lower start-up costs. Many of these new systems were more modular, which allowed installation to proceed in smaller increments with less support from information technology professionals. Other small businesses elected to outsource their ERP needs to vendors. For a fixed amount of money, the vendor would supply the technology and the support staff needed to implement and maintain it. This option often proved easier and cheaper than buying and implementing a whole system, particularly when the software and technology seemed likely to become outdated within a few years. In 2008 major ERP vendors included SAP, Oracle, Microsoft Dynamics, and Sage Group. Marketing efforts of the leaders continued to be on large business clients and concentrated on automating manufacturing, distribution, human resources, and financial systems. But numerous smaller vendors are active in the market serving smaller business clients and focused on niche applications.

ERP AND THE INTERNET

ERP development often involves vendors making the software available to client companies on the Internet. Known as hosted ERP or Web-deployed ERP, this model has contributed to making ERP systems available to smaller businesses. When a company chooses to run its ERP systems through a Web-based host, the software is not purchased by or installed at the client company. Instead, it resides on the vendor's host computer, where

clients access it through an Internet connection. This is sometimes known as Software as a Service, or SaaS.

Another trend in EPR solutions is increased functionality. Increasingly, ERP solutions are designed to manage and handle all business functions in one system, reducing the need for redundant information processing and information which is stored in more than one place. This has increased the speed and effectiveness of ERP while also reducing lag times. Increased functionality and the Internet have also made ERP solutions important for e-business. Many later ERP programs developed in 2008 and later allow companies to integrate and manage both online and physical stores and business functions.

ERP EXPANDS ALONG THE SUPPLY CHAIN

Traditional ERP systems were concerned with automating processes and connecting disparate information systems within a business enterprise. But during the late 1990s, an increasing number of businesses turned their focus outward, toward collaboration and forging technological links to other companies in the supply chain. "Increasingly, manufacturers in developed countries are becoming part of the design and production line of their customers," Richard Adhikari wrote in Industry Week. "Tight scheduling requires automating the supply chain and enterprise resource planning functions and implementing electronic communications links." ERP vendors have responded to this trend by integrating ERP systems with other types of applications, such as e-commerce, and even with the computer networks of suppliers and customers. These interconnected ERP systems are known as extended enterprise solutions. A key component of this is Supply Chain Management (SCM) software which has become standard with many ERP systems.

ERP systems have expanded to include several new functions. For example, application integration functions link ERP to other software systems that affect the supply chain. Visibility functions give companies an overview of inventory and its status as it moves through the supply chain. Supply chain planning software helps create optimal plans for producing and delivering goods. Similarly, Customer Relationship Management (CRM) software customizes the way that a supplier deals with each customer individually. In many cases, vendors package ERP and CRM in the same software. ERP has also been adapted to support e-commerce by facilitating order fulfillment and distribution, simplifying the process of electronic procurement, and tracking information about customers and their orders. Many ERP solutions developed in 2008 and later also include Customer Self-Service (CSS) Software, which allows customers to report problems or ask questions quickly and easily. In addition, many ERP solutions include Sales Force Automation (SFA) Software, which automates many sales-related functions.

CHOOSING AN ERP VENDOR

In her article, "ERP: Is It the Ultimate Software Solution?" Constance Loizos outlined a series of factors for small businesses to consider in choosing an ERP vendor. For example, she emphasized that implementing an ERP system is a major information technology decision that requires time and resources, so companies should avoid choosing a vendor too quickly. Instead, she recommended that small businesses evaluate their needs carefully and come up with a list of business issues they expect the ERP system to help them address. Loizos also suggested that companies research potential ERP vendors thoroughly, looking at their reputations in the industry but also checking references and interviewing previous clients. She recommended avoiding multiple vendors if possible, and ensuring that the vendor chosen is appropriate for the small business's future growth and expansion plans. Finally, she noted that companies should ensure that project funding is in place before a contract is signed.

FACTORS IN A SUCCESSFUL ERP IMPLEMENTATION

Once a small business has decided to install an ERP system and selected a vendor, there are a number of steps the company can take to ensure a successful implementation. In his article, "ERP Goes Mid-Market," Gary Forger noted that the ERP implementation is more likely to succeed if the company positions it as a strategic business issue and integrates it with a process redesign effort. Of course, the ERP system should fit the company's overall strategy and help it serve its customers. It may also be helpful to find a passionate leader for the project and select a dedicated, cross-functional project team. The small-business owner should make certain that these individuals have the power to make decisions about the ERP implementation process.

Forger recommended that companies attack the implementation project in short, focused stages, working backward from targeted deadlines to create a sense of urgency. It may be helpful to begin with the most basic systems and then expand to other functional areas. Forger also suggested using change management techniques to manage the human dimension of the project, since ERP requires a great deal of support from affected areas of the company. Finally, he emphasized that once the ERP system is in place, companies need to interpret the data collected carefully and accurately if the system is to contribute to business planning.

SEE ALSO Material Requirements Planning; Inventory Control Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adhikari, Richard. "ERP Meets the Middle Market." *Industry Week.* 1 March 1999.
- Brown, Alan S. "Lies Your ERP System Tells You: Enterprise Resource Planning Has Always Had a Hard Time Bridging the Gap Between Corporate Offices and the Factory Floor. Here's Why." *Mechanical Engineering CIME*. March 2006.
- "Enterprise ERP Requires Adjustment." *Computing*. 23 February 2006.
- Forger, Gary. "ERP Goes Mid Market." *Modern Materials Handling*. 31 January 2000.
- Gelinas, Ulric J., and Richard B. Dull. *Accounting Information Systems*. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008
- James, Dorien, and Malcolm L. Wolf. "A Second Wind for ERP." McKinsey Quarterly. Spring 2000.
- Loizos, Constance. "ERP: Is It the Ultimate Software Solution?" *Industry Week.* 7 September 1998.
- Marshall, John. "The New Administration's Shared Services Opportunity: Stepping Up Use of Shared Services in the Federal Environment Can Redeploy Resources from Routine, Low Value Work to Urgent National Needs." *The Public Manager* 38, no. 2 (2009).
- Monk, Ellen F., and Bret J. Wagner. *Concepts in Enterprise Resource Planning*. 3rd ed. Boston, Mass.: Course Technology Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Morrison, Dave. "Full Speed Ahead." CMA Management. November 2000.
- Tsai, Wen Hsien, and Shih Jieh Hung. "E commerce Implementation: an Empirical Study of the Performance of Enterprise Resource Planning Systems Using the Organizational Learning Model." *International Journal of Management* 25, no. 2 (2008).
- Turner, Leslie D., and Vincent Owhoso. "Use ERP Internal Control Exception Reports to Monitor and Improve Control." *Management Accounting Quarterly* 10, no. 3 (2009).
- "What Industry Leaders Foresee." American Banker. 21 February 2006.
- "Wireless ERP." Modern Plastics Worldwide. March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Entrepreneurship is the vocation of an entrepreneur, or someone who assumes the risk and management of a business or enterprise. Entrepreneurship is valued in American culture and has therefore come to be applied to all manner of business activities, including situations in very large corporations where the managers are not genuinely at risk but develop new ideas within an existing framework.

Academic students of the entrepreneurial phenomenon have emphasized different aspects of behavior in business. Josef Schumpeter (1883 1950), the Austrian economist, associated entrepreneurship with *innovation*.

Arthur Cole (1889–1980), Schumpeter's colleague at Harvard, associated entrepreneurship with purposeful activity and the creation of *organizations*. The management guru Peter Drucker (1909–2005) defined entrepreneurship as a *discipline*. "Most of what you hear about entrepreneurship is all wrong," Drucker wrote in *Innovation and Entrepreneurship* (1985). "It's not magic; it's not mysterious; and it has nothing to do with genes. It's a discipline and, like any discipline, it can be learned." Drucker argued that entrepreneurship extends to all types of organizations.

The academic approach to this subject has tended to be analytical in order to generate laws of business. One of Cole's intentions, for example, was to integrate the entrepreneurial phenomenon into a general theory of economics; thus he spoke of it as one of several production factors. In an essay in *Journal of Economic History* in 1953, he wrote, "Entrepreneurship may be defined in simplest terms as the utilization of one productive factor of the other productive factors for the creation of economic goods." Much of Drucker's work related to management, particularly the management of large organizations; not surprisingly, he saw entrepreneurship in terms of a methodology of management.

The actual entrepreneurial experience somewhat demystifies the concept: entrepreneurs often stumble across opportunities, follow peculiar interests, or make something useful because they cannot find it elsewhere. History also highlights intangible aspects of the entrepreneurial personality: such individuals tend to be open-minded, curious, inquisitive, innovative, persistent, and energetic by temperament, thus showing many of the characteristics highlighted by the academics. However, the notion that entrepreneurs are risk-takers is not confirmed: rather, entrepreneurs are risk-averse but good at minimizing risk.

Paul Hawken, in *Growing A Business*, wrote: "Entrepreneurial change depends on static situations, and these are provided in abundance by government, large corporations, and other institutions, including educational ones. We need both entrepreneurial and institutional behavior. Each feeds on the other. The role of the former is to foment change. The role of the latter is to test that change." The distinction will ring true to anyone engaged in small business, especially those who have taken it up after working in a large organization. Change is difficult inside large, bureaucratic structures; it is easier to accomplish in a small firm. In the beginning, no committees need to make an input and no chain of command needs to be followed.

OPPORTUNITY RECOGNITION

Opportunity recognition refers to locating an entry point in a market where a successful business can be established. This is one of the first steps that an entrepreneur takes when beginning a venture, and one of the most important. Some may mistake opportunity recognition for innovation or new ideas, but the two are different. It is difficult to start a business based solely on a new idea. Consumers need to be found who are willing to pay for the new idea, and a place in the market needs to be available so that the idea can be turned into a product or service at a low enough cost to eventually create a profit. Opportunity recognition consists of seeking out these consumers and market niches.

Good opportunity recognition comes from a combination of alertness and business sense. A successful entrepreneur will find a need that is not being provided for, a group of people that a particular service has not yet reached, or a product that has not been marketed to a particular group. Technology has been a traditionally fertile industry for opportunity recognition. Apple created the iPod to fill a need for MP3 players that were both portable and stylish. The lithium-ion battery made modern electronic devices possible by finding a niche for long-lasting, compact batteries that had superior recharge capabilities to older nickel-cadmium batteries. A skilled entrepreneur, however, can find opportunities in existing markets without depending on technological inventions.

RAISING CAPITAL

Another vital step in entrepreneurship is resource acquisition. This refers to acquiring a business location and any required hardware or supplies, but most resource acquisition is centered around raising capital to fund the assets of the business. Most entrepreneurs do this through credit, taking out a variety of business and venture-oriented loans.

Small-business entrepreneurs can often seek microloans, or loans around \$50,000 dollars or less, from certain lenders, especially if they have failed in obtaining a loan from a larger lender. Others use eligible receivables to receive an asset-based loan from banks, conditional on payments from customers. Smaller loans can often be obtained online at such sites as prosper.com or lendingclub.com, where small lenders gather to offer loans with short duration (1 to 3 years, usually), usually no more than \$25,000.

Capital raised from loans depends largely on a bank's willingness to support an entrepreneurial endeavor. Loans backed by the Small Business Administration have a much better chance of working out, but the SBA is restricted by frequent changes in business legislation.

Other entrepreneurs prefer to raise the money themselves to finance assets such as property and supplies. This is easier for a career entrepreneur who can channel funds from one business venture into another. Others may prefer to start a more established and traditional business to raise money before switching to a different focus or market.

POPULAR ENTREPRENEURIAL TRENDS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

When looking for opportunities and consumers, entrepreneurs should keep an eye on developing trends in business, a good sign of how easy it will be to enter a particular market. Watching new legislation can also help. Due to government incentives, eco-friendly services and products have become popular in the early 2010s. Trends in banking and lending have led to a rise in small-time lender businesses, which are expected to grow throughout the decade as well.

As the baby boomer generation ages and others join them in retirement, many entrepreneurs are beginning to invest in products and services aimed at seniors, from technology assistance to dating services. Others are watching educational trends and noting increases in retraining and applications for new degrees, which is opening the market for education programs and education assistance businesses.

Other types of businesses tend to be successful over the long term. Focusing on local goods and products is often easier for entrepreneurs and can lead to successful businesses development. Discount retail companies are often popular and easier to start than full price independent stores, and trends in health and wellness have also improved chances for health food and supplement entrepreneurs.

THE ENTREPRENEURIAL PERSONALITY

Scholars, psychologists, analysts, and writers continue to define that elusive something called the "entrepreneurial" personality, but while the results usually include some of the same words (creative, innovative, committed, talented, knowledgeable, self-confident, lucky, persistent, and others), actual entrepreneurs (like actual artists, scientists, discoverers, and leaders in every walk of life) come in a bewildering variety.

When preparing to start an entrepreneurial venture, business owners or business starters should make sure they have the qualities that entrepreneurs need to succeed. Entrepreneurs have excellent motivation and a passion for what they are doing that drives them to win in their market. Without this motivation it is difficult to finish an entrepreneurial activity. Entrepreneurship is also defined by nonconformity: if the business owner is not being innovative or independent, he or she is not technically an entrepreneur. Entrepreneurship requires self-discipline, since most entrepreneurs need to set their own hours and make their own goals.

Entrepreneurs also need to be willing to work very hard, especially when first starting a venture. Those without a good work ethic, or without the ability to devote large amounts of time to the business, will probably not be able to manage an entrepreneurial venture successfully. Entrepreneurs also need to know how to save money, since frugality is one of the most important qualities for those involved in business start-ups. Costs can quickly escalate for new businesses, and saving money wherever possible can provide much-needed funds elsewhere.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "10 [and ½] Trends to Watch." *Entrepreneur* 2010. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/trends/index.html.
- Baltes, Sharon. "Brothers Open Coffeehouse." *Business Record.* 27 February 2006.
- Bandyk, Matthew. "How Entrepreneurs Make Money and Lead Happy Lives." U.S. News & World Report. 30 May 2008.
- Drucker, Peter. *Innovation and Entrepreneurship*. New York: Harper & Row, 1985.
- "Entrepreneur Characteristics: Personal Qualities of an Entrepreneur." *MoreBusiness.com.* 30 March 2009. Available from: http://www.morebusiness.com/getting started/primer/d943458887 brc
- Fratt, Lisa. "The Entrepreneurial Approach: Entrepreneurship Holds the Power to Transform Education. The Tough Question? Is the Risk of Sticking with the Current System Greater or Less Than the Risk of Innovation?" *District Administration*. February 2006.
- Gergen, David. "The New Engines of Reform." U.S. News & World Report. 20 February 2006.
- Hawken, Paul. *Growing A Business*. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1988.
- Kent , Calvin A., Donald L. Sexton, and Karl H. Vesper, eds. Encyclopedia of Entrepreneurship. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1982.
- Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures.* Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Mckeough, Kevin. "Do You Believe in Angels? You Should." Crain's Chicago Business. 2 January 2006.
- Nash, Sheryl Nance. "Freedom Through Entrepreneurship: Rohan Hall Is Teaching Others the Joy of Owning a Business." *Black Enterprise*. March 2006.
- Park, John S. "Opportunity Recognition and Product Innovation in Entrepreneurial Hi Tech Start ups: A New Perspective and Supporting Case Study." *Technovation*. 2004.
- Prince, C. J. "5 Ways to Raise Money Today." *Entrepreneur*. March 2009.
- Rinaldi, Domenic. "Financing a Business Acquisition in a Recession." *Entrepreneur.* 13 May 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/money/buyingandselling abusinesscolumnistdomenicrinaldi/article203664.html.
- Velotti, Jean Paul. "West Babylon Entrepreneur, Environmentalist Developing First Privately Owned Fuel Station." *Long Island Business News.* 24 February 2006.
- "Women Leading the Way in Startups." Business Week Online. 9 March 2006.

Darnay, ECDI; Lacoma, Anaxos updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

ENVIRONMENTAL AUDIT

Environmental audits are reviews of a company's operations and processes to determine compliance with environmental regulations. Audits cover buildings and building sites; activities and procedures; industrial and commercial developments; and engineering hazard and operability studies. According to Barry F. McNeil and Brad D. Brian, in their 2007 book *Internal Corporate Investigations*, companies have become increasingly reliant on agencies for licensing and permits, and this has lead to an increase in internal environmental audits, since licensing agencies have the right to inspect businesses and often require documentation of environmental compliance.

Environmental audits can be costly, but failure to carry out such audits can have much more expensive, and sometimes prohibitively expensive, consequences. They are therefore undertaken when mandated by law or prudence. Two major types of audits are conducted: 1) site inspection related to buying and selling land; and 2) operational audits carried out either voluntarily in order to avoid or reduce penalties or because they are mandated under law. Environmental audits can be internal or can be conducted by outside consultants.

There are many issues which an environmental audit can address. Audits can address a company's disposal, storage, discharge, and other practices, and it can examine discharge and disposal equipment to check for any equipment or process flaws that may violate environmental standards. An environmental audit can also help ensure that employees are not exposed to harmful substances. This is crucial, since Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) guidelines are very strict on this issue, and any company exposing its workers to toxins may face considerable fines from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), as well as civil legal action. Environmental audits also help companies uncover any illegal dumping or other environmental violations carried out by unscrupulous employees. This is vital, especially in larger companies, since the company as a whole is liable, even if only one dishonest employee was violating environmental laws. Finally, environmental audits can help a company gather the documentation it needs to satisfy permit- and licensegranting agencies.

SUPERFUND ESAS

Small-business owners are most likely to encounter environmental audits in the context of real estate transactions. In December 1980 Congress passed the Comprehensive Environmental Response Cleanup and Liability Act (CERCLA), better known to the general public as the Superfund program. Superfund legislation is aimed at controlling and cleaning up sites contaminated with hazardous wastes and to pin the costs of clean-up on those who contaminated

or own the site. Essentially, if a site is found to be contaminated, the landowner or operator (and other parties connected to the property) are responsible for environmental cleanup costs. This liability extends to the owner/operator even if the site was contaminated by *previous* owner/operators and, in most cases, even if the current owner/operator was unaware of the contamination.

In 2008 the EPA published an "Interim Approach to Applying the Audit Policy to New Owners," designed to help new business owners complete an environmental audit on their properties and deal with any violations present before they acquired a property. The EPA report was designed to encourage new property owners to run an audit and self-report any noncompliance issues. The policies toward new owners of a business allowed them to report noncompliance issuing from a previous owner and face no penalties for noncompliance of the past business owners. This allowed new business owners to discover, report, and correct any noncompliance issues without fear of penalties.

Many permit violations relating to environmental matters are held as misdemeanors or civil violations, opening a company to strict liability or civil suits and penalties. Federal regulations permit penalties of up to \$33,500 per environmental violation. Multiple violations can easily result in penalties in the millions of dollars.

Not surprisingly, owners of land wishing to sell it, potential buyers doing "due diligence" before buying a site, and lenders standing by to finance such deals have spent or have caused to be spent substantial amounts of money on environmental site assessments (ESAs). These are performed by environmental auditing companies (frequently small businesses); an ESA can ensure that a property is "clean." ESAs come in a modest and expensive versions known respectively as Phase I and Phase II. Phase I audits are based on documentation about the site's history to determine if it was ever used for manufacturing or waste storage. If not, good. If yes, Phase II. Phase II is expensive because it may involve actual soil and groundwater testing. Phase I audits begin at around \$1,000 but may cost more if the property is large; Phase II audits begin at around \$8,000 and go up from there.

SELF POLICING AUDITS

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has been operating a program under which regulated entities (companies and other institutions) voluntarily monitor their own compliance with environmental regulations and, if they find themselves in violation, report such breaches to the EPA. The EPA calls this program Self-Policing: Discovery, Disclosure, Correction and Prevention of Violations.. The policy is often referred to as the Audit Policy. Regulations governing this program were issued

by EPA in 1996 and then in revised format in April 2000. Between 2000 and 2007, the EPA dealt with violations involving nearly 10,000 facilities and 3,500 businesses.

The fundamental logic underlying self-policing is that it costs the agency much less money than ferreting out offenders, proving that violations have occurred (which may require extensive sampling and testing protocols), and litigating cases in the courts. To achieve this cost and potential environmental benefit, EPA policy offers the regulated community special incentives to self-policie: self-policing entities avoid substantial penalties for violations that they report; EPA foregoes referral of such volunteers for criminal prosecution; and EPA refrains from asking for audit reports from the entity to which it has a right under law.

Penalties assessed by EPA under environmental laws include two components. The first is the economic gain the company achieves by *not* controlling its pollution; the second component is based on the gravity of the offense, such as the amount of spillage or air emissions and the toxicity of the chemicals permitted illegally to escape. Under self-policing, all penalties based on "gravity" are cancelled if the polluter complied with all of EPA's rules in carrying out its audit. If the polluter complied with the rules but failed to have in place a systematic method of detecting violations, 75 percent of gravity-based penalties are forgiven. Penalties based on "economic gain" continue to apply.

To avoid penalties, the entity must meet nine conditions reproduced from EPA regulations as follows:

- **Systematic discovery** of the violation through an environmental audit or the implementation of a compliance management system.
- Voluntary discovery of the violation was not detected as a result of a legally required monitoring, sampling or auditing procedure.
- Prompt disclosure in writing to EPA within 21 days
 of discovery or such shorter time as may be required
 by law. Discovery occurs when any officer, director,
 employee or agent of the facility has an objectively
 reasonable basis for believing that a violation has or
 may have occurred.
- Independent discovery and disclosure before EPA or another regulator would likely have identified the violation through its own investigation or based on information provided by a third-party.
- **Correction and remediation** within 60 calendar days, in most cases, from the date of discovery.
- Prevent recurrence of the violation.
- **Repeat violations** are ineligible, that is, the specific (or closely related) violations have occurred at the

- same facility within the past 3 years or those that have occurred as part of a pattern at multiple facilities owned or operated by the same entity within the past 5 years; if the facility has been newly acquired, the existence of a violation prior to acquisition does not trigger the repeat violations exclusion.
- Certain types of violations are ineligible, such as those that result in serious actual harm, those that may have presented an imminent and substantial endangerment, and those that violate the specific terms of an administrative or judicial order or consent agreement.
- Cooperation by the disclosing entity is required.

EXISTING AUDIT AND DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS

Many corporate studies on environmental and safety issues, whether conducted internally (by employees) or externally (by outside consultants/experts under contract), must be disclosed to appropriate government agencies and the general public. For instance, companies are required to submit permit applications, emission reports, and other information to government agencies under the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, and other environmental laws. The Federal Community Right to Know Act is another law that places specific obligations on companies. Under this law, firms are obliged to disclose the size, nature, and identity of storage and releases of toxic substances. In late 2009 the EPA released the Clean Water Act (CWA) Enforcement Action Plan, which strengthened penalties for environmental violations and made public access to company environmental data somewhat easier. The plan was released, in part, in response to worries about low enforcement rates for environmental violations.

Companies also often engage in a wide array of other environmental and safety evaluations to assess cost and level of compliance. The practice of voluntarily checking compliance with environmental regulations through the practice of self-auditing has garnered considerable support from state lawmakers as well. Environmental selfaudits receive significant legal protections. In many states, companies can report violations and self-audit in exchange for lower sanctions. The body of law in these states maintains that companies can voluntarily test for violations and correct all previously undetected problems without legal penalty. Companies that report violations avoid financial penalties and receive additional time to rectify problems. Most significant of all, the results of self-audit tests and programs in these states receive significant legal protections from public disclosure.

Confidentiality privileges have been heavily criticized in some quarters. The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), environmental groups, and other observers charge that environmental self-audit laws, when buttressed with secrecy protections, allow polluters to violate environmental statutes without suffering any adverse consequences. Detractors of secret audit privileges also contend that decreased visibility of environmental practices and decisions will produce increased "corner-cutting" in the realms of health and safety.

Supporters of increased audit secrecy privileges claim that increased confidentiality would actually encourage greater stewardship of the environment. Advocates say that if businesses do not have to publicly disclose information found in internal compliance studies which might otherwise be used as "roadmaps" by litigants in civil or criminal cases the company's owners and managers will be more likely to engage in thorough studies of their true level of compliance with environmental regulations. A 2008 study published in the *Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization* found that companies are more likely to disclose environmental violations if they are protected from severe punishment and if they had recently faced a penalty for such a violation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cheney, Glenn. "Environmental Accounting: Get Your 'Green' Eyeshades." *Accounting Today*. 10 October 2005.
- "Clean Air Inspections." American Prospect. March 2005.
- "Earth's Ability to Cope Taxed by Consumption." *Capper's.* 23 November 2004.
- Ennis, Matthew. "Corporate Green." Supermarket News. 12 September 2005.
- McNeil, Barry F., and Brad D. Brian. *Internal Corporate Investigations* . 3rd ed. Chicago, Ill.: American Bar Association, 2007.
- Shaw, Jane S. "Business and the Environment: Is There More to the Story? Evidence of Good Environmental Stewardship Is More Extensive than Most Economists and Executives Recognize." *Business Economics*. January 2005.
- Shor, Jodi L., and Michael W. Toffel. "Coerced Confessions: Self Policing in the Shadow of the Regulator." *Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization* 24, no. 1 (2008).
- Streteskya, Paul B., and Michael J. Lynch. "Does Self Policing Reduce Chemical Emissions?" *Social Science Journal* 46, no. 3 (2009).
- Toloken, Steve. "Pondering Plastics Pollution: Environmental Audit Just One Way Industry Tackles Issue." *Waste News.* 10 October 2005.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Incentives for Self Policing: Discovery, Disclosure, Correction and Prevention of Violations; Notice." *Federal Register.* 11 April 2000.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Clean Water Act Action Plan." 2009. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/ oecaerth/civil/cwa/cwaenfplan.html.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Electronic Self Disclosure under the EPA Audit Policy. "2009. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/compliance/incentives/auditing/edisclosure.html.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "EPA's Audit Policy: Tailored Incentives for New Owners." 2008. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/compliance/incentives/auditing/ newowners incentives.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENVIRONMENTAL LAW AND BUSINESS

Environmental laws in the United States protect air and water resources and control certain aspects of land-use as well, particularly disposal of wastes on land. Basic laws are federal but many states have laws of their own, often more stringent than that of the federal law. Laws on the books also control the environment in the workplace and noise levels caused by machinery, especially aircraft. Regulations on food purity and the safety of drugs frequently have environmental aspects. And the management of radiating substances is also within the compress of "environmental law." The chief regulatory agencies are the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC), but some thirteen other agencies are directly and yet others indirectly involved in enforcing laws. All states also have environmental agencies.

Environmental law in its current form developed in the 1960s and culminated in the passage of the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969. The following major pieces of legislation entirely or partially administered by EPA as well as the NRC constitute the corpus of environmental law as shown below:

EPA-administered laws are the following:

- Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act (FFDCA), 1938, amended through 2007
- The Freedom of Information Act (FOIA), 1966, amended through 2007.
- National Environmental Policy Act of 1969 (NEPA). Basic environmental law.
- The Clean Air Act (CAA), 1970, amended through 2009.
- The Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA), 1970, amended through 2007.
- Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA), 1972, amended through 1996.
- The Endangered Species Act (ESA), 1973, amended through 1996.

- The Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA), 1974, amended through 1996.
- The Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA), 1976, amended through 1984.
- The Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA), 1976, under review for amendment as of 2010.
- The Clean Water Act (CWA), 1977, amended through 1987.
- Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA or Superfund), 1980, amended through 1986 (by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act (SARA). Deals with hazardous waste sites.
- The Emergency Planning & Community Right-To-Know Act (EPCRA), 1986, amended through 2009.
- The Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act (SARA), 1986.
- The Pollution Prevention Act (PPA), 1990.
- The Oil Pollution Act of 1990.
- Food Quality Protection Act (FQPA), 1996.
- Chemical Safety Information, Site Security and Fuels Regulatory Relief Act, 1999. Amends the Clean Air Act.

NCR administered laws:

- Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended. Basic law on nuclear energy.
- Energy Reorganization Act of 1974.
- Uranium Mill Tailings Radiation Control Act of 1978.
- Nuclear Waste Policy Act of 1982.
- Low-Level Radioactive Waste Policy Amendments Act of 1985.

Other major agencies involved in the implementation of these laws include the following:

- Army Corps of Engineers Regulates construction projects on navigable waters; coordinates administration of Superfund cleanups; engages in construction projects to protect wildlife on shorelines and in navigable waters; and other projects.
- Consumer Product Safety Commission Charged with enforcement of various enabling acts designed to protect consumers, including responsibility for protecting consumers from toxic (hazardous) chemicals.
- Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ) Oversees compliance with the National Environmental Policy

- Act (NEPA) by agencies throughout federal government.
- Bureau of Land Management Manages federally owned lands, which total over 350 million acres, as well as the resources on those lands, including timber; oil, gas and minerals; rivers and lakes; plants, animals, and fish and their habitats.
- Federal Energy Regulatory Commission Regulates dams and hydroelectric power.
- Federal Maritime Commission Certifies that ships carrying oil and hazardous materials have the ability to cover the cost of any spills.
- Food and Drug Administration Charged with enforcement of statutes designed to protect the public from harmful food or drugs. Also works with the EPA to protect the public from hazards associated with pesticide residues in food.
- Mine Safety and Health Administration Regulates to protect the health and safety of workers in mines and to protect the public from hazards associated with mining.
- National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) Under jurisdiction of the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), conducts research on the effects of toxic substances on humans, the results of which are used by OSHA, EPA, and other agencies.
- National Park Service Charged with managing the various parks that comprise the nation's national park system.
- Occupational Safety and Health Administration Regulates to protect the health and safety of workers within workplaces (excluding mining).
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Manages the National Wildlife Refuge System.
- U.S. Forest Service Manages public forest resources for lumbering, mining, farming, grazing, and recreation.

CATEGORIZING LAWS

As the old Tom Lehrer song, "Pollution," put it: "If you visit American city,/You will find it very pretty./Just two things of which you must beware:/Don't drink the water and don't breathe the air." The song appeared in 1965 and was, in a way, background music to the development of environmental legislation. The verses, however, pinpoint the chief rationale behind most environmental legislation: it is to protect human health and welfare by keeping fundamental resources, like air and water, clean and usable.

Once basic legislation was in place, it came to be extended to preventing poisons reaching people indirectly through plant life and food species in toxic substances and hazardous waste legislation. Modern law goes further and also protects species endangered by human activity and regulates how industry must treat and restore land disturbed by such activities as mining. Many modern pieces of legislation also try to limit health effects caused by direct exposure to toxic substances. For example, laws regarding hazardous materials in the workplace were tightened considerably during the first decade of the twenty-first century.

Air and Water. Air and water pollution control legislation sets strict limits on what kinds of pollutants may be emitted to the environment in what concentrations over defined periods of time so that small amounts deemed permissible are emitted in small quantities ensuring mixing and dispersion. Emission laws result in emission standards, which may change over time. Economic pressures act at times to loosen the standards; public pressure acts to tighten them. Whatever the standard, enforcement activity may be energetic or lax, and the type of enforcement itself may be the result of policy. In addition to setting standards, the laws also specify technological means of treating effluent streams; the specifics of how to do that are elaborated in regulations. The regulations are detailed, down to specific chemicals and specific circumstances of emission. Since cities, as public bodies, are a large source of polluted water (sewage), federal law also provides financial grants to partially pay for the building of water and sewer treatment plants.

Control in these categories is based both on an administrative and a physical "process," the former requiring permits, monitoring, and periodic audits; the latter governing actual pollution control processing. Federal regulatory action in these two areas (as elsewhere) takes place through the publication of proposed regulations on which public comment is invited, followed by final regulations which incorporate some and reject other suggestions by interested parties.

Solid Wastes. Federal law does not regulate land disposal of ordinary urban and commercial waste by prescribing methods, but federal guidelines describe best practice. Regulatory action may be present indirectly if groundwater contamination results from landfill leachates and, in consequence, safe drinking water standards are not met. Incineration of wastes falls under air pollution laws. State laws and regulations do control solid wasteland disposal, but requirements vary from state to state.

Toxic and Hazardous Wastes. Handling of such wastes is tightly regulated relating to transport, storage, and disposal of wastes. To the extent that such wastes are liquefied before processing or are incinerated, water and air regulations apply. Many decades of haphazard toxic/hazardous waste disposal preceded the emergence of environmental regulations so that many hundreds of "legacy" sites still exist. Superfund legislation controls both the cleanup process and the assignment of responsibility for the cleanup.

Drinking Water. Federal law relating to drinking water is a standard-setting process under which maximum levels of contaminants are set. Federal regulators take into account water purification technology in setting or revising standards; attempts to tighten standards are usually triggered by improvements in treatment technology and resisted because new methods have higher costs.

Other Areas. The protection of endangered species takes multiple forms, including prohibitions against hunting, protection of habitats from development or restrictions on access to and exploitation of resources inside habitats. Nuclear materials handling is a world unto itself in which very tight safeguards are prescribed for every aspect of nuclear materials handling including in such "nonatomic" environments as medical laboratories. Storage, transport, labeling, and handling of toxic and hazardous materials in the workplace are covered by Department of Transportation and OSHA regulations again aimed at protecting people directly involved and the broader population outside the workplace in case of fires or disasters.

THE SMALL BUSINESS CONNECTION

The small business is touched in one way or another by environmental law even in businesses that do very little or very basic manufacturing. If solvents and lubricants are used, which will be likely in a machine or in a printing shop; or if chemicals are used, say in a flower shop or gardening enterprise, environmental laws will be applicable. Any hazardous materials which employees may be exposed to inevitably concerns not only environmental laws but OSHA regulations as well. Even printer ink cartridges and old computer monitors usually involve environmental laws, as these items must be disposed of in prescribed ways. A careful inspection of the business, looking for chemicals, fire hazards, and inspecting the type of waste generated may be worthwhile unless the owner keeps up-to-date on the subject. A good means of doing so is through product vendors who usually provide information or track legal restrictions on chemicals closely. Trade publications also routinely report on new regulator developments in the industry they cover and thus provide early warning signals that action may be necessary to get on the right side of environmental law.

Small businesses are faced with a number of challenges when it comes to environmental laws. First, many small businesses assume that environmental laws do not really touch them if they do not deal with environmental waste. For this reason, many small businesses do not consider environmental laws until they are taken to court by a group, employee, or client. However, small businesses need to be careful to comply with all necessary environmental laws. Even small, one-person businesses often require permits and licenses, and the bodies providing permits and licenses often require businesses to meet basic environmental standards. Companies can protect themselves by running environmental audits. Third-person companies offer these services at reasonable costs, and new business owners may even be able to deduct some of these expenses. In many cases, finding and correcting a problem quickly leads to no penalties and helps prevent legal action and greater penalties down the road.

If a company is found to be in violation of environmental laws, the company will usually receive notice as well as a request to correct the problem. Violators may be charged fines and penalties, which can easily reach millions of dollars. Mediation is attempted if the issue cannot be resolved. For a small percentage of the most persistent violators, legal action is the most likely result, according to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development's 2009 pamphlet, *Ensuring Environmental Compliance: Trends and Good Practices*.

According to Fred Steingold's 2008 book *Legal Forms for Starting & Running a Small Business*, one area where small businesses are often affected by environmental laws is new property ownership. When companies acquire new business property or a new business, the past owner's mistakes may include environmental noncompliance. In most cases, the new owner becomes liable for these mistakes and violations. Steingold recommends that new businesses add a clause requiring the seller of a business property or business to warranty that there are no environmental law violations on-site and to agree to indemnify the buyer in the event that existent noncompliance issues are found after the purchase.

ENVIRONMENTAL LAW IN THE 2010S

In the past, companies have been able to hide behind trade secret legislation and other regulations in avoiding environmental legislation. For example, asbestos has not been banned, despite well-documented links between that product and cancer. In late 2009 President Barack Obama proposed sweeping federal legislation that would toughen environmental laws, creating stricter testing and greater federal authority to ban products known to be toxic from consumer products and from workplaces. Under the new

proposals, companies would have to be more transparent when sharing information about their products and manufacturers would have to test existing and new products widely for safety and environmental compliance.

SEE ALSO CERCLA; Clean Air Act; Clean Water Act.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Avril, Tom. "Obama plan Would Tighten Rules on Toxic Chemicals." *Philadelphia Inquirer*. 30 September 2009. Available from: http://www.philly.com/inquirer/business/ 20090930 Obama plan would tighten rules on toxic chemicals.html.
- "Capital Briefs." Waste News. 27 February 2006.
- "Enforcement Action Requires \$10 Billion to Be Spent on Cleanup." *Pollution Engineering*. January 2006.
- Organisation for Economic Co operation and Development. Ensuring Environmental Compliance: Trends and Good Practices. Paris: OECD, 2009.
- Schnitzler, Peter. "Legislators Fight Over Green Rules, Biz Lobby: Indiana Standards Should Not Exceed EPA's." *Indianapolis Business Journal.* 9 January 2006.
- Sissell, Kara. "Nations Agree to Extend Kyoto Obligations." Chemical Week. 21 December 2005.
- Sliz, Deborah, and Karen Price. "NEPA: Is It Time to Reform the Magna Carta of Environmental Law?" Bulletin (Northwest Public Power Association).. February 2006.
- Steingold, Fred *Legal Forms for Starting & Running a Small Business.* 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.
- Tolme, Paul. "Environment: Out of the Woods?" *Newsweek.* 16 January 2006.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Emergency Planning and Community Right to Know Act (EPCRA)
 Requirements." 2009. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/emergencies/content/epcra/.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Endangerment and Cause or Contribute Findings for Greenhouse Gases under Section 202(a) of the Clean Air Act." 2010. Available from: http://epa.gov/climatechange/endangerment.html.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA)." 2009. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/agriculture/lfra.html.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Laws and Regulations." Available from: http://www.epa.gov/lawsregs/index.html. Retrieved March 3, 2010.
- U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission. "About NRC." Available from: http://www.nrc.gov/about nrc.html. Retrieved March 3, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

In the business setting, environmental management involves the planning and processes by which a company reduces its pollution, waste, and consumption of natural resources in order to minimize the organization's impact on the surrounding environment. With consumers increasingly demanding that businesses demonstrate an environmental conscience, companies of all types and sizes must develop strategies that balance economic and business growth with environmental awareness and protection.

Attitudes toward the environment began to change in the United States after World War II. At that time, patriotism among Americans was at a record high, and there was a swell of public interest in preserving the natural beauty and resources of the country. However, it was not until 1963 that American businesses became caught up in the wave of "green" sweeping across the nation. That was when New York's utility company, Consolidated Edison, announced plans to build a power plant on Storm King Mountain in the Hudson River Valley, an area widely recognized and revered as a unique American wilderness. Individuals and groups from diverse sectors of the public rallied together to protect the natural beauty and cultural significance of the region. Their efforts tied the case up in legal battles for more than a decade before the people finally won that conservation fight against big business.

Environmental concerns swiftly rose to the top of the U.S. political agenda. President Richard Nixon signed into law the National Environmental Policy Act on January 1, 1970. The act required that all branches of government give due consideration to the environment before undertaking any major federal action which had a significant environmental impact. That same year, on April 22, the first Earth Day rallies took place in most major cities. The message became crystal clear the public at large was embracing environmental responsibility not only on an individual level, but in industry as well. The federal government acknowledged the mass shift in perspective by passing thousands of new environmental laws and ordinances over the next decade. The most significant new laws included the 1970 amendments to 1963 clean air legislation, which collectively became known as the Clean Air Act; the Federal Water Pollution Control Act of 1972, which became known as the Clean Water Act after amendments were added in 1977; and the Comprehensive Environmental Response Cleanup and Availability Act of 1980, more commonly known as Superfund, which addresses cleanup of hazardous waste sites. In 1992 the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) published the ISO 14000 series of standards for environmental management by organizations in the global marketplace. In the twentyfirst century these standards continue to provide the goals and principles by which the environmental status of businesses is assessed.

CLEAN AIR ACT

The Clean Air Act (1970) is the federal law that regulates air emissions from any stationary or mobile source. The legislation authorizes the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) to create National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS) that are designed to protect public health and the environment in every state. It sets maximum pollutant standards and directs each state to develop and apply State Implementation Plans for appropriate industrial sources located within the state's borders. The act was amended in 1977 to impose new deadlines for achieving NAAQS in many states. It was amended again in 1990 to address issues of acid rain, ground-level ozone, stratospheric ozone depletion, and air toxins.

The Clean Air Act affects U.S. businesses in several ways. For example, organizations may be required to control air pollution through end-of-line methods, which involve capturing pollutants produced during industrial pipeline processes and removing them from the air. Businesses may also be required to implement preventive measures designed to reduce the amount of pollutants produced from business operations in the first place. In either case, the cost of compliance with Clean Air Act regulations can be quite high, especially for small businesses. However, the act has been good news for the environment. Between 1970 and 2009, the Clean Air Act helped to diminish emissions from major air pollutants in the United States by an estimated 48 percent, equating to a reduction of approximately 109 million tons of toxic fumes.

CLEAN WATER ACT

The Clean Water Act is a 1977 amendment to the Federal Water Pollution Control Act of 1972, which established the fundamental structure for regulating the discharge of pollutants into bodies of water in the United States. The law gives the EPA authority to determine effluent standards on an industry-by-industry basis, to set water quality standards for all contaminants in surface waters, and to enforce provisions of the act in regard to state governments. The legislation makes it illegal for businesses to discharge any pollutant into lakes, rivers, streams, wetlands, coastal areas, and other navigable waters without a federal permit. It also requires businesses to reduce the amount of their pollutant discharges over time. The 1977 amendments specifically address toxic pollutants.

By the close of the 1990s, the EPA had expanded the scope of the Clean Water Act beyond industrial-point sources alone to include pollution from indirect sources as well, such as chemicals from agricultural runoff or erosion from logging or construction activities. According to the EPA, these diffuse sources make about 40 percent of the nation's waterways too contaminated for

fishing or swimming. The broader application of the act has significant implications for businesses, which must take into account that the law not only applies to discharges of pollution from industrial factory pipes but also to incidental pollution resulting from the operational activities of smaller enterprises.

COMPREHENSIVE ENVIRONMENTAL RESPONSE CLEANUP AND AVAILABILITY ACT

Under CERCLA (1980), the EPA was given the authority to respond directly to the release or potential release of hazardous pollutants onto sites that may jeopardize public health or the environment. It created a federal "superfund" that established requirements regarding cleanup of contaminated sites and set liability parameters for individuals and businesses who are deemed responsible for site contamination. The act, also known as Superfund, gives the EPA the power to track down parties responsible for any contaminant release and assure their participation in the cleanup. Consider the April 2010 oil spill from the explosion and sinking of the Deepwater Horizon oil rig in the Gulf of Mexico. While the EPA is responsible for oversight of the cleanup efforts, BP, which leases the rig, is responsible for paying the bulk of the expenses tied to remediation, cleanup, and damages caused by the spill. The oil behemoth willingly accepted liability in this case, but some companies faced with staggering costs and negative publicity do not acquiesce so readily. To address this issue, the Superfund Act gives the EPA the ability to use various enforcement tools, such as orders and consent decrees, to obtain private party cleanup. The organization may also recover costs from financially viable individuals and businesses upon completion of a response action. The bulk of the funding for cleanup, however, generally comes from the \$1.6 billion Superfund that is fed by government-mandated tax fees imposed on chemical and petroleum companies. The EPA is authorized to implement CERCLA in all fifty states and U.S. territories, with Superfund site identification, monitoring, and response activities in states coordinated through state environmental protection or waste management agencies.

Liability for contamination under Superfund includes the current owner or operator of the site; prior owners/ operators of the site during or after the time of contamination; businesses or individuals who handle waste disposal or transportation; and other parties such as title companies and real estate agents associated with the sale or lease of the site. This wide net can have substantial ramifications for small-business owners who may find themselves liable for environmental cleanup costs even if the site was contaminated without their knowledge or during the tenure of a previous owner/operator.

On January 11, 2002, President George W. Bush enacted the Small Business Liability Relief and Brownfields Revitalization Act that amends CERCLA and gives some liability relief to small businesses in certain circumstances. Generally, it allows small businesses that are unable or limited in their ability to pay cleanup costs to settle expeditiously for a smaller liability amount and to use alternative payment methods to meet the reduced financial obligation. It also expands the contiguous landowner and innocent landowner defenses that may be brought under the act. The first provides a degree of protection to property owners whose site is contaminated by off-site sources, such as trickledown waste from a neighboring farm or manufacturing plant. The second expands the definition of innocent landowner to include easements and leases as well as deeds as being contractual relationships eligible for potential liability protection. These situations are handled on a case-by-case basis.

Regardless of the new measures, the best protection for small businesses continues to be prevention. Small-business owners should consider hiring an auditing firm to conduct an environmental site assessment (ESA) to ensure that their property is free from contamination. Ideally an ESA should be performed prior to purchasing a property, but it can also be helpful in the case of presently owned or occupied sites as well. In some cases, it may even be mandated. For instance, financial institutions may require an ESA before loaning to a business seeking to borrow against the equity of a property. A Phase I ESA starts at a cost of about \$1,000 and involves examination of public records to determine whether the site was previously used for purposes that might cause contamination, such as manufacturing operations or hazardous materials storage. The expense for a Phase II ESA starts at around \$8,000 and is warranted if suspicious findings arise during a Phase I assessment. A Phase II ESA involves obtaining and testing soil and other samples from the site to appraise types and degrees of contamination.

ISO 14000

The ISO 14000 series of environmental standards was created as a result of the 1992 Rio Summit on the Environment. The standards arose out of a perceived need to create internationally accepted criteria in the areas of environmental management systems, environmental auditing, environmental performance evaluation, environmental labeling, life-cycle assessment, and environmental aspects in product standards for all types and sizes of businesses operating across diverse geographical, social, and cultural conditions.

One of the most significant ISO 14000 standards is ISO 14001, which requires organizations to have an environmental policy in place that is fully supported by senior management. The policy must outline the company's environmental practices for the edification of staff, regulators, and the general public. The policy must clarify the company's compliance with environmental legislation and emphasize the firm's commitment to continuous improvement in the environmental arena. ISO 14001 and the other series standards are more than mere guidelines for most businesses. As "green" becomes an important new competitive frontier, businesses are finding that they need to achieve ISO certification in environmental management in order to compete in the global marketplace. More and more, ISO 14000 environmental management system registration is becoming a key requirement for conducting business in many regions and industries across the globe.

ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS

According to the EPA, "an Environmental Management System (EMS) is a set of processes and practices that enable an organization to reduce its environmental impacts and increase its operating efficiency" through systematic management of environmental and health safety matters. It involves a continuous cycle of planning, implementing, reviewing, and enhancing the procedures and activities the enterprise undertakes to achieve its environmental objectives. Those objectives are set out in the company's environmental policy. The policy is a statement by the enterprise's top management outlining their intentions and principles in regard to the organization's environmental performance. Essentially, the policy provides the framework for all planning and action through the EMS.

Many businesses use the ISO 14000 EMS model to create their own environmental management system. While the specific elements of the EMS will vary by company based on resources and objectives, the environmental management systems that follow the ISO 14000 model typically share four main components. These are: planning, doing, checking, and acting.

Environmental Planning. The planning stage involves identifying environmental aspects and setting environmental goals. The specific steps include identifying all the ways the business impacts the environment, becoming familiar with legal and other requirements to which the business must adhere, establishing goals and targets to improve environmental performance, and drafting a written program to achieve the stated goals. The plan also documents key elements of environmental management, such as policies, responsibilities, standard operating procedures, best

practices, recordkeeping, reporting, training, and compliance review and enforcement.

Implementation and Operation. This is considered the "doing" phase of the EMS. It includes the development of operational controls. It defines the structure of the EMS and assigns responsibilities for the various aspects of environmental management. This phase also outlines training needs and determines how those needs will be met by the organization. In addition, it involves setting up internal and external communication channels to ensure that both company personnel and appropriate parties outside the organization are aware of the EMS and have the ability to provide input. The information management component also includes procedures for document control and for management of operations that have environmental impact. An emergency preparedness and response program is usually incorporated into the EMS at this stage as well.

Checking. The checking component of the EMS includes the methods used for monitoring business processes, assessing the impact of those processes on the environment, and maintaining records of audits and results. These audits and records help to establish a chain of information and action that is integral in providing the company with added protection from certain liabilities in the event of an environmental incident.

Corrective Action. The final phase of the EMS model involves identifying and implementing corrective actions required to fix and prevent recurrence of environmental problems discovered during the monitoring phase. These corrective actions are designed to help the business ensure compliance, optimize efficiencies, and reduce environmental impact the company's environmental footprint, so to speak.

The development and maintenance of any environmental management system involves initial and ongoing costs for the business related to personnel resources, technology requirements, and operational adjustments. However, investment in an EMS can pay off in terms of both organizational and environmental benefits. For example, an effective EMS can help a business to increase efficiency and innovation, reduce costs, attract and retain customers and markets, enhance its public image, and boost employee morale. It can also help companies prevent pollution, conserve resources, improve environmental performance and compliance, reduce or mitigate liability risks, enhance their image with regulators and investors, raise awareness of environmental issues and responsibilities, and qualify for environmentally based recognition and incentive programs. One such program is the EPA's National Environmental Performance Track Program. The program was established in 2000 to recognize and reward businesses and public entities that consistently surpass regulatory requirements, partner with their community, and excel in protecting the environment and public health. To qualify for membership in the program, a business needs to show that it has a proven record of regulatory compliance, a commitment to continuous improvement, a mechanism for public outreach, and an environmental management system in place.

BUSINESSES GO GREEN

There is considerable evidence that U.S. businesses have moved beyond grudging compliance with local, state, and federal environmental regulations toward eagerly embracing green concepts throughout the organization as a way to gain competitive advantage. It is the classic carrot-andstick scenario regulatory compliance is the troublesome stick, and increased market advantage is the welcome carrot, especially for businesses hungry for new ways to differentiate themselves from the competition. For greensavvy businesses, adopting an environmentally friendly perspective may involve redesigning manufacturing processes to minimize waste production and recycle waste end products, economizing energy use throughout business operations, designing products that meet environmental standards so they can be marketed as environmentally friendly, and partnering with recognized environmental organizations to align strategies and increase influence. These are just a few of the vast and varied tactics businesses can employ when going green. Specific examples from recent years include DuPont's development of a fabric made from cornstarch to replace polyester, Electrolux's introduction of solar-powered lawn mowers and saws lubricated with vegetable oil, MacDonald's partnership with the Environmental Defense Fund aimed at reducing fast-food waste and the use of styrofoam packaging, and U.S. auto manufacturers's addition of fully or partially electric cars onto their assembly lines.

Certainly there are strong incentives driving business attitudes toward increased responsibility for their environmental impact. Aside from growing awareness about the need to protect land, water, and air from becoming dump sites for waste, there is also an increasing understanding that the Earth's finite natural resources and certain waste products can be recycled into viable new products. At the same time, some activists are going further by boycotting and campaigning against businesses labeled as "brown," meaning they are not friendly to the environment. In an article for the *Social Contract Journal*, Otis Graham describes the significance of the trend toward environmental responsibility: "The Greening of American Business is now a train moving on the tracks, and since manufacturing corporations account for 40

percent of GNP, their active and positive participation in the search for a lighter human impact on the earth is essential for progress."

The train appears to be moving full steam ahead. Environmental management has become a hot issue for businesses large and small. American consumers expect businesses today to be more than environmentally aware, and they want their employers, community businesses, and even the industrial giants to be environmentally friendly. Senior executives and managers are increasingly being held liable for their organizations' environmental performance, so the burden is on them to develop, implement, and maintain a corporate strategy that balances business needs with those of the greater environmental good.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Alert Small Business Liability Relief and Brownfields Revitalization Act." *HG.org.* 30 January 30 2002. Available from: http://www.hg.org/articles/article 302.html.
- Barr, Greg. "BP Faces Most Gulf Oil Spill Liability, Analysts Say." *Houston Business Journal*. 13 May 2010. Available from: http://houston.bizjournals.com/houston/stories/2010/05/10/daily33.html.
- "Business Definition for Environmental Management." *Bnet.*Available from: http://dictionary.bnet.com/definition/environmental+management.html.
- "Clean Air Act." *Answers.com.* Available from: http://www.answers.com/topic/clean air act.
- "Clean Water Act." Answers.com. Available from: http://www.answers.com/topic/clean water act.
- "Comprehensive Environmental Response Cleanup and Liability Act (CERCLA)." *Inc.* Available from: http://www.inc.com/encyclopedia/comprehensive environmental response cleanup and CERCLA.html.
- Graham, Otis. "The Evolution of Environmental Policy Part 1." Social Contract Journal. Winter 2000 2001. Available from: http://www.thesocialcontract.com/artman2/publish/tsc1102/ article 934.shtml.
- "International Standard ISO 14000." Quality Network. 25
 August 2005. Available from: http://www.quality.co.uk/iso14000.htm.
- "Major Federal Environmental Laws." Purdue University. Available from: http://www.purdue.edu/envirosoft/grants/src/laws.htm.
- National Resources Defense Council. "E Law: What Started it All?" 5 May 2000. Available from: http://www.nrdc.org/legislation/helaw.asp.
- Pritchett, Vicki. "Air Pollution Statistics." 25 January 2009. lovetoknow.com. Available from: http://greenliving. lovetoknow.com/Air Pollution Statistics.
- Rogers, Chris Dinsen. "The History of Environmental Management." *eHow.* Available from: http://www.ehow.com/about 5376285 history environmental management.html.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Small Business Division. "Practical Guide to Environmental Management for Small Business." September 2002. Available from: http://www.smallbiz enviroweb.org/Resources/smallbizfiles/EM Guide0902.pdf.

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Environmental Management Systems." 17 June 2008. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/ems/info/index.htm.

S. Miller, Anaxos

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) was created on December 2, 1970, by executive order of President Richard Nixon to "permit coordinated and effective government action on behalf of the environment." Fifteen different environmental programs from various federal offices were combined and placed under the jurisdiction of the newly created EPA. The EPA was designed to serve as an "umbrella agency" through which most federal environmental laws, regulations, and policies would be administered.

EPA'S ORGANIZATION

The administrator of the EPA is appointed by the president of the United States and approved by the Senate, along with a deputy administrator, nine assistant administrators, an inspector general, and a general counsel. The inspector general is responsible for investigating environmental crimes, and the general counsel provides legal advice. Within the EPA are four "program" offices: 1) Air and Radiation; 2) Water; 3) Pesticides and Toxic Substances; and 4) Solid Waste and Emergency Response. There is also an office for Research and Development which works in coordination with each of the four program offices.

The main office of the EPA, which is located in Washington, D.C., oversees implementation of national environmental laws and programs, directs the EPA's regional offices and laboratories, and submits budget requests to Congress. Research is conducted through the EPA's main office and at its regional field laboratories. There are ten regional EPA offices and field laboratories which work directly with state and local governments to coordinate pollution control efforts. The EPA uses a portion of its federal funding to provide grants and technical assistance to states and local governmental units that seek to prevent pollution.

OBJECTIVES, POWERS, AND PROGRAMS

The EPA's powers and programs are established through legislation passed by Congress. (Such legislation delegating

powers to an agency is known as "enabling" legislation.) Today the EPA is charged with the administration of a myriad of federal environmental laws dealing with air and water pollution, drinking water quality, radioactive wastes, pesticides, solid wastes, and noise pollution. In general, the EPA develops standards or regulations pursuant to environmental statutes; enforces those standards, regulations, and statutes; monitors pollutants in the environment; conducts research; and promotes public environmental education. For this, the EPA receives funding from the federal government and is charged with federally funded projects. For example, in the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, the EPA became responsible for over \$7 billion in projects across the nation.

The EPA has five main objectives, called "core functions." These are: 1) Pollution Prevention, which is also known as "source reduction"; 2) Risk Assessment and Risk Reduction, which is the task of identifying those issues which pose the greatest risks to human health and the environment and taking action to reduce those risks; 3) Science, Research, and Technology, which involves research designed to develop innovative technologies to deal with environmental problems; 4) Regulatory Development, which involves developing standards for operations of industrial facilities including, for example, standards for air emissions of pollutants pursuant to Clean Air Act permits and standards for discharge of effluents under Clean Water Act permits; and 5) Environmental Education, which involves developing educational materials and providing grants to educational institutions.

COORDINATION WITH OTHER ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAMS

In its pollution control efforts the EPA works closely with state and local governments. During the early 1980s, efforts to downsize federal government led the EPA to hand over more responsibility for enforcement of regulatory programs to state and local governments. States are encouraged to pass their own statutes and regulations which meet or exceed the requirements of federal statutes such as the Clean Air Act and the Clean Water Act. Upon certification by the federal EPA, such states take over day-to-day enforcement of a specific statutory program and of the regulations pertaining to that program. As a result, businesspeople in many states find that their day-to-day contact with enforcement officials regarding environmental statutes and regulations is with a state counterpart to the EPA rather than the federal EPA. However, even when a state has been certified to administer such a program, the federal EPA continues to oversee the state's enforcement activities. It provides assistance to state officials and sometimes participates directly in major enforcement actions against violators of environmental laws.

The EPA also works closely with other federal environmental control agencies, such as the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration and the U.S. Coast Guard. The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration engages in long-range research on pollution problems, especially problems affecting the ocean and the atmosphere. The EPA works with the Coast Guard on flood control, dredging activities, and shoreline protection. Since 1970 the EPA has worked closely with the Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ), a relatively small executive agency which was created pursuant to the National Environmental Policy Act. Its mission is to advise the president on federal policy and action in the environmental area and to ensure that other federal agencies comply with NEPA. Compliance with NEPA requires all federal agencies to pursue environmentally sound policies and prepare an Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) before undertaking any major action that might significantly affect the environment.

CHALLENGES FACING THE EPA

In late 2009 and early 2010, EPA faced a number of new challenges. Legal challenges to the 1972 Clean Water Act from big business, for example, forced the agency to focus on larger, navigable streams. This has led to some confusion regarding regulations and some contamination of smaller waterways. In 2010 the EPA announced that larger businesses emitting carbon dioxide would face tougher restrictions and regulations on pollutants in 2011. Smaller businesses including hospitals and dry cleaning businesses would not face increased regulations until 2016, while medium-sized businesses would face increased controls in late 2011. The announcement sparked confusion over which companies would be affected and when. Adding to the confusion, Congressional efforts were launched in late 2009 to prevent the EPA from having the power to enforce the new rules. In addition, creating federal environmental rules controlled by one agency is challenging in a political climate where many states have their own (conflicting) rules about the environment, pollutants, and waterways.

The EPA has also been trying to reach out to small businesses, since small companies often erroneously believe that environmental laws do not affect them. For the small business, the EPA offers the Small Business Gateway, a series of Web sites designed to answer frequently asked questions and show small businesses how to find the environmental law information they need.

SEE ALSO Environmental Law and Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Atriano, Vincent. "EPA Issues New Rules Targeting 'Illegal Competitive Advantage." *Business First Columbus.* 5 November 1999.
- Bravender, Robin. "House GOP to Launch Another Salvo at EPA Emission Rules." *New York Times.* 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/gwire/2010/03/01/01greenwire house gop to launch another salvo at epa emiss 43276.html.
- Bukro, Casey. "EPA Chief Ties Ecology to Economy." *Chicago Tribune.* 13 February 1993.
- Cole, Carol. "Bush Backs Budget Cuts at EPA; Democrats Vow to Fight." World Fuels Today. 8 February 2006.
- Collin, Robert W. The Environmental Protection Agency: Cleaning up America's Act. Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 2006.
- Eilperin, Juliet. "Jackson Gives Timeline for Climate Regulation" *Washington Post.* 22 February 2010. Available from: http://views.washingtonpost.com/climate change/post carbon/2010/02/jackson gives timeline for climate regulation.html.
- Spalding, Kurt. "EPA New England Puts Stimulus Money to Use." *The Telegraph.* 21 February 2010. Available from: http://www.nashuatelegraph.com/opinion/perspectives/642849 263/epa new england puts stimulus money to.html.
- Stone, Daniel. "Why the EPA Struggles With Water Regulation" *Newsweek.* 1 March 2010. Available from: http://blog.newsweek.com/blogs/thegaggle/archive/2010/03/01/why the epa struggles with water regulation.aspx.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "About EPA." Available from: http://www.epa.gov/epahome/aboutepa.htm.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Small Business Gateway." Available from: http://www.epa.gov/smallbusiness/

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY COMMISSION

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) was established to enforce provisions of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. Title VII forbids discrimination in the workplace based on race, age, disability, religion, sex, or national origin. Title VII covers all phases and aspects of employment including but not necessarily restricted to hiring, termination of employment, layoffs, promotions, wages, on-the-job training, and disciplinary action. Businesses covered by Title VII include employers in the private sector with fifteen or more employees (twenty or more employees in age discrimination allegations), educational institutions, state and local governments, labor unions with fifteen or more

members, employment agencies, and, under certain circumstances, labor-management committees.

Originally, government-owned corporations, Indian tribes, and federal employees were not covered under the provisions of Title VII; the latter group was protected from discriminatory practices by Executive Order 11478, which was administered and enforced by the U.S. Civil Service Commission. In 1978, however, federal equal employment functions were transferred to the EEOC. Title VII which, along with the rest of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, became operational on July 2, 1965 has since been amended several times over the years. Key amendments include the Equal Opportunity Act of 1972, the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978, and the Civil Rights Act of 1991. The EEOC is also responsible for enforcing the Equal Pay Act of 1963, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (including amendments to Section 501 prohibiting employment discrimination against federal employees with disabilities), and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990. Today, the EEOC provides oversight and coordination of all federal regulations, practices, and policies affecting equal employment opportunity.

ORIGINS OF THE EEOC

Title VII and the EEOC trace their beginnings to World War II federal defense contracts. Faced with the threat of a "Negro march" on Washington to protest discrimination in hiring of defense contract workers, President Franklin D. Roosevelt issued Executive Order 8802 in 1941. This order called for the participation of all U.S. citizens in defense programs regardless of race, creed, color, or national origin. The order also established the Fair Employment Practices Committee (FEPC), which by 1943 was processing 8,000 employment discrimination complaints annually. The powers of the FEPC were decidedly limited. While the committee discouraged discrimination within the defense industry, it lacked the legal clout to enforce its desires. Over the next several years, presidents Harry S. Truman and Dwight D. Eisenhower both established committees on government contract compliance, but again enforcement power was absent. Only when President John F. Kennedy created the President's Committee on Equal Employment Opportunity were one of these groups given enforcement powers. Even in this case, however, the committee's legal authority was limited. Moreover, Kennedy's Committee on Equal Employment Opportunity, like its predecessors, dealt only with discrimination within businesses that had government contracts, not workplace discrimination in the overall private sector. The Civil Rights Act of 1964 changed this by addressing discrimination in all areas of employment.

EEOC ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITIES

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission's enforcement program manages tens of thousands of charges annually. In 2009, for example, the EEOC saw 93,277 charges of discrimination in the private sector. The EEOC received another 2,728 cases or charges indirectly from Fair Employment Practices Agencies (FEPAs) at the state and local level in 2009. Of these cases in 2009, the EEOC was able to achieve resolutions in 85,980 cases.

In the EEOC system, charges are prioritized into one of three categories for purposes of investigation and resource allocation: A (top priority charges to which offices devote substantial investigative and settlement efforts); B (charges deemed to have merit but needing additional investigation); and C (charges judged to be unsupported or not under the EEOC's jurisdiction, and thus are not pursued). In Fiscal Year 2009 alone, the EEOC obtained nearly \$294.1 million in benefits for charging parties through settlement and conciliation, providing assistance and settlements for more than 17,491 people facing discrimination.

Under EEOC rules of operation and investigation, settlements between disputing parties are encouraged at all stages of the process. With this in mind, the EEOC maintains a mediation-based alternative dispute resolution program. "The mediation program," states the EEOC, "is guided by principles of informed and voluntary participation at all stages, confidential deliberation by all parties, and neutral mediators." In FY 2009, the EEOC resolved more than 8,498 charges via its mediation program and through this program was able to secure over \$121.6 million in financial benefits for victims of discrimination.

FILING A COMPLAINT WITH THE EEOC

Anyone who feels that he or she has suffered workplace discrimination because of his or her race, age, physical disability, religion, sex, or national origin is eligible to file a complaint with the EEOC. Complaints or charges are generally filed at an EEOC office by the aggrieved party or by his or her designated agent. All charges must be filed in writing, preferably but not necessarily on the appropriate EEOC form, within 180 days of the occurrence of the act that is the reason the complaint is being filed. Complaints may be filed at any one of fifty district, area, local, and field EEOC offices throughout the United States.

Upon receiving a discrimination charge the EEOC defers that charge to a state or local fair employment practices agency. This agency has either 60 or 120 days to act on the complaint (the allotted time depends on several factors). If no action is taken on the state or local

level within that time the charge reverts back to the EEOC, which processes the charge on the 61st or 121st day. This becomes the official filing day of the complaint. Within 10 days of the filing date the EEOC notifies those parties charged with discrimination. The EEOC subsequently undertakes an investigation of the charge. If the investigation shows reasonable cause to believe that discrimination occurred, the Commission launches conciliation efforts. The reaching of an agreement between the two parties signals closure of the case. If such an agreement cannot be reached, the EEOC has the option of filing suit in court or the aggrieved party may file suit on his or her own. If no violation of Title VII is found, the EEOC removes itself from the case, though the party charging discrimination is still free to file suit in court within a specified time.

EEOC PROGRAMS

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission has established numerous programs designed to inform the public of EEOC activities and responsibilities. The Technical Assistance Program (TAPS) is a 1-day educational seminar for unions and small and mid-size employers. This program highlights the rights of employers and employees under Title VII. The Expanded Presence Program sends contact teams to areas that would otherwise have little immediate accessibility to the EEOC. The EEOC also sponsors a Federal Dispute Resolution Conference, aids state and local fair practices employment agencies, and maintains liaison programs with unions, civil rights organizations, and various federal, state and local government agencies.

Two programs which the EEOC decided to focus on in 2009 and beyond included the LEAD Initiative and Youth@Work. The LEAD (Leadership for the Employment of Americans with Disabilities) Initiative is designed to offer people with disabilities opportunities in federal government work and to raise the number of disabled workers in federal employment from the current 1 percent of the federal government workforce. Youth@Work is designed to inform minors about their rights as employees and inform employers hiring youth about ways to avoid harassment and discrimination in the workplace. Youth@Work is designed to create positive first-job experiences for teens and their employers.

HIGHER BUDGETS, MORE FILINGS

The EEOC's budget appropriation for FY 2009 was \$343 million, while its FY 2008 budget was \$329 million. Its roster of full-time employees stood at 2,556 at the end of FY 2009, an increase of about 155 new workers over the previous year. In anticipation of new filings stemming from new laws and after enduring hiring freezes, the

EEOC hired new investigators, attorneys, support staff, paralegals, statisticians, and labor economists to help investigate and challenge discrimination in the workplace.

In the 2010s, the EEOC expects an increase in the number of charges and filings, due in part to new legislation and rules. The agency has already seen an increase in the number of cases due to the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009 and the Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008. The Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009 extends the 180-day statute of limitations in equal pay cases. Under the new law, each new check issued with the contested pay extends the statute of limitations another 180 days. The Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008 defines normal, everyday activities and disabilities differently and more broadly than previously.

In addition to the increased filings as a result of these changes, the EEOC also began in late 2009 to enforce Title II of the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008. This legislation prohibits discrimination based on genetic data. That is, under this act, family medical history, genetic test results, and other information used to gauge a person's genetic predisposition to illness or conditions cannot be used when making employment decisions.

The EEOC may be contacted at the following address: U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 1801 L Street, N.W., Washington, DC 20507; 202-663-4900. The EEOC also maintains a Web site at www.eeoc.gov.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bagley, Constance E., and Craig E. Dauchy. *The Entrepreneur's Guide to Business Law* 3rd ed. Mason, Ohio: Thompson West, 2008.

Bland, Timothy S. "Heed New EEOC Discrimination Guidelines." *Memphis Business Journal*. 20 October 2000.

"Hands On." Inc. September 2000.

- Tejeda, Carlos. "Federal Discrimination Suits Decline." Wall Street Journal. 18 July 2000.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "EEOC Annual Reports." Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/ plan/archives/annualreports/index.cfm. Retrieved March 3, 2010.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Genetic Information Discrimination." 2009. Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/types/genetic.cfm.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Highlights of Management's Discussion and Analysis and Performance Results." 2009. Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/plan/2009parhigh discussion.cfm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

EQUIPMENT LEASING

A lease is in essence an extended rental agreement under which the owner of the equipment allows the user to operate or otherwise make use of the equipment in exchange for periodic lease payments. In leasing terminology, the owner is the lessor, the user is the lessee. Equipment leasing is a popular option for companies of all sizes. The Equipment Leasing Association of America estimates that 80 percent of all companies lease at least some of their equipment, and the organization estimates that large equipment leasing increased by 32 percent between 2006 and 2007. While companies of all sizes lease equipment, equipment leasing is particularly favored by many small businesses, which often have fewer options because of limited capital.

CATEGORIZATIONS

The two primary types of leases are operating and long-term or "capital" leases. Operating leases are characterized by short-term, cancelable terms; the lessor bears the risk of obsolescence and enjoys such benefits as depreciation, including, if applicable, accelerated depreciation. These leases are generally preferable when the company needs the equipment for a short period of time. Under the usual terms of operating leases, a lessee can usually cancel the lease, assuming prior notice, without a major penalty. Operating leases are also known as supplier financing or vendor financing and they allow businesses to rent new or used equipment. According to *The Rational Guide to Building Small Business Credit* by Barbara Weltman and Vicki Raeburn, most commercial equipment leases are operational leases.

Long-term, "capital," noncancelable leases, also known as full payout or financial leases, are sources of financing for assets the lessee company wants to acquire and use for longer periods of time. Most financial leases are "net" leases, meaning that the lessee is responsible for maintaining and insuring the asset and paying all property taxes, if applicable. Financial leases are often used by businesses for expensive capital equipment.

In addition to these two basic leasing models, a considerable variety of other lease arrangements are often used. These leases, each of which combine different financial and tax advantages, are actually hybrids of financial and operating leases that reflect the individual needs of lessor companies. For example, full-service leases are leases wherein the lessor is responsible for insurance and maintenance (these are commonplace with office equipment or vehicle leases). Net leases, on the other hand, are leases wherein the lessee is responsible for maintenance and insurance. Leveraged leases, meanwhile, are arrangements wherein the cost of the leased asset is

financed by issuing debt and equity claims against the asset and future lease payments.

The Size of the Ticket. Leases are also classified as "small ticket," "medium," and "large ticket" leases based on the value of the equipment to be leased. The small ticket lease covers items up to \$100,000 in value; large ticket leases cover items costing more than \$2 million. The medium, of course, is the area in between. The small ticket lease is of special interest to the small business because getting approval for such leases rarely involves much more effort than qualifying for a credit card. As the values of equipment rented increase, obtaining the lease comes more and more to resemble a major loan application.

A Bumpy Playing Field. Small-business owners need to keep in mind that lease rates can vary considerably from one lease company to another. Lease companies also may charge different rates for the same piece of equipment depending on various characteristics of the business that is seeking the lease. Factors that can impact the lease rate include the credit history of the lessee, the nature of equipment wanted by the lessee, the length of the lease term, and whether the lessee or lessor is the primary beneficiary of tax credits associated with the transaction. The Equipment Leasing Association of America predicted that new industry rules may make it harder for companies to secure equipment leases in the early 2010s, after the economic downturn in 2008 and 2009. The organization noted that many banks and lending institutions have instituted new, tougher lending rules designed to prevent high rates of repossession and nonpayment.

WHY LEASE?

Companies can finance their capital equipment by debt or equity. Capital leases are a form of debt-equity financing since such leases act like loans, must be recorded as liabilities on balance sheets, and are also treated as liabilities by the Internal Revenue Service. Operating leases, however, permit the company to obtain equipment with virtually no up-front capital outlay and with the lease payments treated as a deductible cost of business. For most small businesses, therefore, the principal motive for leasing is cash flow the ability to get equipment now without a major expenditure of cash. Small businesses also benefit from the fact that lease payments are fixed and therefore are easy to budget for, unlike lines of credit or other loans which can increase in cost over time. Finally, leases are easier to obtain than many types of business loans, since the equipment acts as collateral. Therefore, new small businesses that are facing challenges in fund-raising can still procure the equipment they need for their business through leasing.

Some companies able to purchase still prefer to lease because their tax situation is such that they cannot benefit from the depreciation. They may also wish to maintain a debt-equity ratio that will attract new investment more easily, and leasing rather than investment will accomplish that end. Leasing is not counted as a debt and therefore maintains a debt-equity ratio which does not depress the value of the business. For some companies, engaged in a rapidly evolving technological market, using leased equipment under short-term leases permits them to exchange new and better equipment more rapidly than would ownership of a capital lease. For both small and large companies, leasing tends to offer a wider array of choices than simple purchasing. Some companies with ready capital prefer leasing because it frees more capital for investment opportunities, business growth, and working capital. That is, leasing ensures that companies are not left equipment-rich and capital-poor.

LEASING CHECKLIST

The elements of a lease agreement worth pondering in advance by the small business are on the following checklist. Each item should be viewed in light of the ultimate goal.

- Lease duration. If equipment needs are likely to change rapidly, a shorter lease period, even at a higher cost, may be desirable. When the equipment is standard, lowest price may be available for the longest duration.
- Payment due the lessor. This is one of several financial aspects the small business must consider in light of its projected cash flow.
- Financial terms (date of the month that payment is due, penalties for late payment, etc.). Since leases are usually designed to help a small business improve cash flow, it is also good to check whether security deposits or other initial costs need to be handled at the start of a lease. Some leasing companies charge two lease payments on the first month as a surety. Another thing to check is whether a personal guarantee is required on the equipment. If so, the business owner may be held personally liable if the company ceases to exist and the lease payments stop.
- Residual values, purchase options. If the lease is just another way of purchasing equipment, the terminal point of the lease becomes important.
- Market value of equipment. The business needs to assess insurance costs (especially in capital leases). It is also worthwhile to ensure that leased equipment is new or used, as desired by the business.
- Tax responsibility. As outlined above, operating and capital leases have different tax implications.

- Updating or cancellation provisions especially important when technological changes are swift.
- Lessee renewal options.
- Penalties for early cancellation without good cause.
- Miscellaneous options (security deposits, warranties).
- Removal fees. At the end of the lease term, the lessee must usually pay for the costs associated with returning the equipment back to the vendor. If the equipment is large and the vendor is located far away, this can be a substantial cost to consider.

FINDING A LEASING COMPANY

Business consultants and longtime equipment lessees agree that leasing companies vary considerably in terms of product quality, leasing terms, and customer service. Small-business owners should approach a number of lease companies if possible to inquire about lease terms. They should then carefully study the terms of each outfit's lease agreements and check into the reputation of each company (present and former customers and agencies like the Better Business Bureau can be helpful in this regard).

Finally, it is also important for entrepreneurs and business owners to take today's fast-changing technology into account when considering an equipment leasing arrangement. When dealing with computer systems or those heavily based on electronics, the owner is well advised to locate leasing companies that specifically service such needs and offer, up front, lease arrangements that facilitate rapid change.

SEE ALSO Automobile Leasing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Equipment Leasing Association of America. "2007 Survey of Industry Activity." Available from: http://www.elfaonline.org/cvweb elfa/Product Downloads/RSIA07.pdf.

Equipment Leasing Association of America. "2008 Annual Report." Available from: http://www.elfaonline.org/pub/about/PDFs/08ELFAAnnualRpt.pdf

Equipment Leasing Association of America. "Industry News." Available from http://www.elfaonline.org/pub/news/. Retrieved March 3, 2010.

"Equipment Leasing." *Entrepreneur.* 1 December 2005. Gallinger, Jason. "The Joys of Nonownership." *Pittsburgh Business Times.* 8 September 2000.

Klinger, Linda. "Equipment Leasing: Money Saver or Waster?" Washington Business Journal. 5 May 2000.

"Long Term Equipment Leasing Predictions: Not Much New for 2006? Possibly. But Recently Promulgated Rules for Financial Institutions and Railroads Reaching Lessor Leasing 'Limits' May Change That." *Railway Age.* October 2005.

Palmer, Mark Alexander. *The 10 Deadly Sins of Antipreneurship and How to Avoid Them.* Bloomington, Ind.: AuthorHouse, 2007.

Trebels, Ruby. "Top Reasons Why Printers Choose Leasing." Printing News. 29 August 2005.

Weltman, Barbara, and Vicki Raeburn. *The Rational Guide to Building Small Business Credit.* Rollinsford, N.H.: Mann Publishing Group, 2007.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

EQUITY FINANCING

A company can finance its operation by using equity, debt, or both. Equity is cash paid into the business either the owner's own cash or cash contributed by one or more investors. Equity investments are certified by issuing shares in the company. Shares are issued in direct proportional to the amount of the investment so that the person who has invested the majority of the money in effect controls the company. Investors put cash into a company in the hope of sharing in its profits and in the hope that the value of the stock will grow (appreciate). They can earn dividends of course (the share of the profit) but they can realize the value of the stock again only by selling it.

Cash obtained by incurring debt is the second major source of funding. It is borrowed from a lender at a fixed rate of interest and with a predetermined maturity date. The principal must be paid back in full by the fixed date, but periodic repayments of principal may be part of the loan arrangement. Debt may take the form of a loan or the sale of bonds; the form itself does not change the principle of the transaction: the lender retains a right to the money lent and may demand it back under conditions specified in the borrowing arrangement.

While many businesses use a combination of debt and equity financing, especially to raise initial capital, all businesses need to determine what form of financing they will lean on more heavily. Most lenders offer one form of financing or the other. Also, as Justin G. Longenecker, J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore, authors of the 2009 book, *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures*, point out, the decision regarding equity financing is best made early in a company's history. This is because equity financing can impact the long-term financial life and the organizational structure of a company.

EQUITY DYNAMICS

The dynamics of investing cash in a business be it the owner's cash or someone else's revolve around risk and reward. Under the provisions of bankruptcy law, creditors are first in line when a business fails and owners

(including investors) come last and are therefore at a higher risk. Not surprisingly, they expect higher returns than lenders. For these reasons the potential outside investor is very interested in the owner's personal exposure in the first place and the exposure of other investors secondarily. The more the owner has invested personally, the more motive he or she has to make the business succeed. Similarly, if other people have invested heavily as well, the prospective new investor has greater confidence.

The liquidity of the investment is another point of pressure. If a company is privately held, selling stock in that company may be more difficult than selling the shares of a publicly traded entity: buyers have to be privately found; establishing the value of the stock requires audits of the company. When a company has grown substantially and thus its stock has appreciated, pressures tend to build to "take it public" in order to let investors cash out if they wish. But if the company pays very high dividends, such pressures may be less the investors hesitant to "dilute" the stock by selling more of it and thus getting a smaller share of the profit.

Debt-Equity Ratio. If the company also used debt as a way of financing its activities, the lender's perspective also plays a role. The company's ratio of debt to equity will influence a lender's willingness to lend. If equity is higher than debt, the lender will feel more secure. If the ratio shifts the other way, investors will be encouraged. They will see each of their dollars "leveraging" a lot more dollars from lenders. The U.S. Small Business Administration, on its Web page titled "Finance Start-Up," draws the following conclusion for the small business: "The more money owners have invested in their business, the easier it is to attract [debt] financing. If your firm has a high ratio of equity to debt, you should probably seek debt financing. However, if your company has a high proportion of debt to equity, experts advise that you should increase your ownership capital (equity investment) for additional funds. That you way won't be over-leveraged to the point of jeopardizing your company's survival."

According to Longenecker and his colleagues in *Small Business Management*, small businesses often benefit by having some debt financing and some equity financing, as some debt financing can increase the return on investment for investors and therefore attract more investors to the business. In fact, the authors assert that in most cases, where a business's return on its assets is larger than the debt cost, the return on equity will improve as the company uses more debt financing.

Control. For the business owner control is an important element of equity dynamics. The ideal situation is that in

which 51 percent of the equity invested is the owner's own guaranteeing absolute control. But if substantial capital is needed, this is rarely possible. The next best thing is to have many small investors another difficult condition for the start-up to create. The larger each investor is, the less control the owner may have, especially if things get rocky. Some companies try to offer only limited partnerships to investors, hoping to secure financing without losing control over business decisions. However, attracting investors is harder when financing agreements are structured in this way.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES

For the small business the chief advantage of equity is that it need not be paid back. In contrast, bank loans or other forms of debt financing have an immediate impact on cash flow and carry severe penalties unless payments terms are met. Equity financing is also more likely to be available for start-ups with good ideas and sound plans. Equity investors primarily seek opportunities for growth; they are more willing to take a chance on a good idea. They may also be a source of good advice and contacts. Debt financiers seek security; they usually require some kind of track record before they will make a loan. Very often equity financing is the *only* source of financing.

The main disadvantage of equity financing is the above-mentioned issue of control. If investors have different ideas about the company's strategic direction or day-to-day operations, they can pose problems for the entrepreneur. These differences may not be obvious at first, but may emerge as the first bumps are hit. In addition, some sales of equity, such as limited initial public offerings, can be complex and expensive and inevitably consume time and require the help of expert lawyers and accountants.

SOURCES OF EQUITY FINANCING

Equity financing for small businesses is available from a wide variety of sources. Some possible sources of equity financing include the entrepreneur's friends and family, private investors (from the family physician to groups of local business owners to wealthy entrepreneurs known as "angels"), employees, customers and suppliers, former employers, venture capital firms, investment banking firms, insurance companies, large corporations, and government-backed Small Business Investment Corporations (SBICs). According to Peri H. Pakroo, in *The Small Business Start-Up Kit*, the vast majority of new businesses (81 %) receive their initial financing through family and friends. Only 2 percent receive venture capital funding.

It is important to note that equity financing obtained through friends and personal savings is not without risk. If a business does not succeed, the business

owner may feel personally responsible for losing the investments of friends and family. In the event of an unsuccessful business, relationships with friends and family who have invested heavily in the business may become strained. Some friends and family who become investors may assume that they can make business decisions or offer suggestions, creating further problems, especially for the business owner who wishes to retain control. It is a good idea for the business owner not to rely on friends and family too heavily for financing. If there is no option, the owner should at the very least create solid business contracts and agreements and work to create matching funding from elsewhere so that the investments of loved ones are not unduly jeopardized. Also, using personal savings for equity financing may pose a problem if the business owner wishes to incorporate later. When creating a corporation, it is very important to keep personal finances and business expenses separate.

Venture capital firms often invest in new and young companies. Since their investments have higher risk, however, they expect a large return, which they usually realize by selling stock back to the company or on a public stock exchange at some point in the future. In general, venture capital firms are most interested in rapidly growing, new technology companies. They usually set stringent policies and standards about what types of companies they will consider for investments, based on industries, technical areas, development stages, and capital requirements. As a result, formal venture capital is not available to a large percentage of small businesses.

Closed-end investment companies are similar to venture capital firms but have smaller, fixed (or closed) amounts of money to invest. Such companies themselves sell shares to investors; they use the proceeds to invest in other companies. Closed-end companies usually concentrate on high-growth companies with good track records rather than start-ups. Similarly, investment clubs consist of groups of private investors that pool their resources to invest in new and existing businesses within their communities. These clubs are less formal in their investment criteria than venture capital firms, but they also are more limited in the amount of capital they can provide.

Large corporations often establish investment arms very similar to venture capital firms. However, such corporations are usually more interested in gaining access to new markets and technology through their investments than in strictly realizing financial gains. Partnering with a large corporation through an equity financing arrangement can be an attractive option for a small business. The association with a larger company can increase a small business's credibility in the marketplace, help it to obtain additional capital, and also provide it with a source of expertise that might not otherwise be available.

Equity investments made by large corporations may take the form of a complete sale, a partial purchase, a joint venture, or a licensing agreement.

The most common method of using employees as a source of equity financing is an Employee Stock Ownership Plan (ESOP). Basically a type of retirement plan, an ESOP involves selling stock in the company to employees in order to share control with them rather than with outside investors. ESOPs offer small businesses a number of tax advantages, as well as the ability to borrow money through the ESOP rather than from a bank. They can also serve to improve employee performance and motivation, since employees have a greater stake in the company's success. However, ESOPs can be very expensive to establish and maintain. They are also not an option for companies in the very early stages of development. In order to establish an ESOP, a small business must have employees and must be in business for 3 years.

Private investors are another possible source of equity financing. A number of computer databases and venture capital networks have been developed in recent years to help link entrepreneurs to potential private investors. A number of government sources also exist to fund small businesses through equity financing and other arrangements. Small Business Investment Corporations (SBICs) are privately owned investment companies, chartered by the states in which they operate, that make equity investments in small businesses that meet certain conditions. There are also many hybrid forms of financing available that combine features of debt and equity financing.

METHODS OF EQUITY FINANCING

There are two primary methods that small businesses use to obtain equity financing: the private placement of stock with investors or venture capital firms; and public stock offerings. Private placement is simpler and more common for young companies or start-up firms. Although the private placement of stock still involves compliance with several federal and state securities laws, it does not require formal registration with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The main requirements for private placement of stock are that the company cannot advertise the offering and must make the transaction directly with the purchaser.

In contrast, public stock offerings entail a lengthy and expensive registration process. In fact, the costs associated with a public stock offering can account for more than 20 percent of the amount of capital raised. As a result, public stock offerings are generally a better option for mature companies than for start-up firms. Public stock offerings may offer advantages in terms of maintaining control of a small business, however, by spreading ownership over a diverse group of investors rather than concentrating it in the hands of a venture capital firm.

Entrepreneurs interested in obtaining equity financing must prepare a formal business plan, including complete financial projections. Like other forms of financing, equity financing requires an entrepreneur to sell his or her ideas to people who have money to invest. Careful planning can help convince potential investors that the entrepreneur is a competent manager who will have an advantage over the competition. Overall, equity financing can be an attractive option for many small businesses. But experts suggest that the best strategy is to combine equity financing with other types, including the entrepreneur's own funds and debt financing, in order to spread the business's risks and ensure that enough options will be available for later financing needs. Entrepreneurs must approach equity financing cautiously in order to remain the main beneficiaries of their own hard work and long-term business growth.

SEE ALSO Debt Financing; Capital Structure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Benjamin, Gerland, and Joel Margulis. *Angel Capital: How to Raise Early Stage Private Equity Financing*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2005.

"The Capital Gender Gap: Despite the Health and Proliferation of Female owned Businesses, Women Use Less Commercial Credit." *Business Week Online.* 26 May 2005.

Carter, Michael. "Private Equity Capital Update." Fairfield County Business Journal. 27 September 2004.

Longenecker, Justin G. J., William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures.* Mason: Ohio:: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Nakamura, Galen. "Choosing Debt or Equity Financing." Hawaii Business. December 2005.

Nugent, Eileen T. "Join the Club." *International Financial Law Review*. April 2005.

Pakroo, Peri H., and Peri Pakroo. *The Small Business Start Up Kit.* 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Strauss, Steven D. *The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business.* 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Financing Start Ups." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/ start/financestartup/SERV FINANBASICS.html. Retrieved March 3, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ERGONOMICS

Ergonomics is the process of changing the work environment (equipment, furniture, pace of work, etc.) to fit the physical requirements and limitations of employees rather than forcing workers to adapt to jobs that can, over time, have a debilitating effect on their physical well-being.

Companies of all shapes and sizes have increasingly recognized that establishing an ergonomically sensitive work environment for employees can produce bottom-line benefits in cutting absenteeism, reducing health care costs, and increasing productivity. After careful analysis of the work-place environment and the tasks that their employees have to perform, the most progressive of these firms have taken steps to modify that environment (whether in a shop floor or an office) better to fit the physical needs and abilities of workers.

The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), an element of the Department of Labor, defines ergonomic disorders (EDs) as a range of health ailments arising from repeated stress to the body. These disorders, which include repetitive strain injuries (RSIs), musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs) and cumulative trauma disorders, may affect the musculoskeletal, nervous, or neurovascular systems. They typically strike workers involved in repetitious tasks or those whose jobs require heavy lifting or awkward postures or movements. These ailments often occur in the upper body of workers, causing injuries in the back, neck, hands, wrists, shoulders, and elbows. Carpal tunnel syndrome is the most well-known of these maladies, but thousands of employees have also fallen victim to tendonitis and back injuries over the years. Ergonomics experts say that EDs are particularly prevalent in certain industries. Cashiers, nurses, assembly line workers, computer users, dishwashers, truck drivers, stock handlers, construction workers, meat cutters, and sewing machine operators are among those cited as being most at risk of falling victim to ergonomic disorders. Céline McKeown, author of the 2007 book, Office Ergonomics: Practical Applications, notes that increased use of computers in the workplace has led to more injuries caused by extended periods of sitting in front of a computer. According to McKeown, correct posture, a good chair, and good workstation design can be instrumental in preventing these common injuries.

According to the Occupational Safety and Health Administration, work-related MSDs strike 1.8 million American workers each year. "These injuries are potentially disabling and can require long recovery periods," wrote Charles Jeffress in Business Insurance. Jeffress was OSHA's assistant secretary of labor at the time of writing. "For example," Jeffress wrote, "workers need an average of 28 days to recuperate from carpal tunnel syndrome, which is more time than necessary for amputations or fractures." According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, in 2008 39 percent of all illness and injuries in the workplace was due to strains and sprains. MSDs comprised 29 percent of all workplace injuries and illnesses, with 317,440 MSDs reported in 2008. Most MSDs in 2008 occurred in the moving and transportation industries. Workers needed an average of 30 days to recuperate before returning to work.

A 2009 study, published in the conference proceedings, *Ergonomics and Health Aspects of Work with Computers*, examined the balance theory model of M. J. Smith and P. Carayon-Sainfort, which suggests that factors outside of work as well as work conditions can create a risk of ergonomic disorders. The research study concluded that when external and workplace stress exceeds a worker's capacity, the conditions become ideal for any injury. Prolonged exposure to these types of stressors can increase the risk of musculoskeletal disorders.

OSHA has cited a set of risk factors that contribute to the likelihood of repetitive strain injuries such as carpal tunnel syndrome. These include:

- Performing the same motion or pattern of motions for more than 2 hours at a time.
- Using tools or machines that cause vibrations for more than 2 hours a day.
- Handling objects that weigh more than 25 pounds more than one time in a work shift.
- Working in fixed or awkward positions for more than 2 hours a day.
- Performing work that is mechanically or electronically paced for more than 4 hours at a time.

In the mid-1990s, the issue of ergonomics became a subject of considerable debate between unions and industries. The AFL-CIO, for instance, called RSIs and job-related back injuries "the nation's biggest job safety problem," contending that more than 700,000 workers miss work each year because of these ailments. Certainly, for workers who are debilitated by carpal tunnel syndrome or some other injury, the consequences can be dire. Long-term disability (with its attendant diminishment of financial well-being) is a real possibility for many workers who fall victim to RSIs. Some unions subsequently asked OSHA to impose minimum ergonomic standards, and OSHA responded by beginning work on basic ergonomic standards for businesses. The agency completed work on their proposal in the late 1990s; in 2000 the administration of President Bill Clinton issued regulations requiring businesses to reimburse injured workers' medical costs, inform workers about repetitive-motion injuries, and compensate them at nearly full salary (90 percent for first 90 days missed) if they miss work due to ergonomic-related injuries. Supporters contended that these new ergonomics program standards would prevent an average of 600,000 ergonomic/musculoskeletal disorders annually (and 4.6 million work-related musculoskeletal injuries over 10 years) and generate \$10 billion in savings each year.

Business owners and other opponents, though, claimed that compliance with the new ergonomics standards constituted an unfair burden on small businesses. Some business interests estimated the rules would cost as

much as \$100 billion annually (OSHA placed the cost of the new regulations to businesses at \$4.5 billion a year). Critics also contended that OSHA overstated the extent of the problem of ergonomic disorders in the workplace. In March 2001, the George W. Bush administration joined with the Republican-controlled Congress to reverse these new work safety rules. This move was widely applauded by small-business owners and various business groups but, not surprisingly, denounced by labor unions and other workers' groups.

In 2009 OSHA proposed new rules which would require employers to report musculoskeletal disorders to health authorities and keep records about such disorders. Currently, such injuries are reported to OSHA in reports under a subheading "all other illnesses." Lobby groups representing business interests voiced concerns that any such moves would place an additional burden of costs on employers.

Whatever the prevailing regulatory atmosphere, numerous business enterprises in a wide variety of industries have shown an increased interest in factoring ergonomics in to their operational strategies, heeding business consultants who claim that an ergonomically sensitive environment can produce major economic benefits for companies. They point out that businesses boasting such environments often see a lower rate of absenteeism, lower health care expenses, lower turnover rates, and higher productivity than do other businesses in the same industry.

For small-business owners, building an ergonomically sensitive work environment can depend on a number of different factors. While instituting an additional work break or two during the workday (a simple step that is sometimes cited as a deterrent to development of carpal tunnel syndrome and other repetition-related injuries) does not require the business owner to make any additional capital expenditures, instituting physical changes can be significantly more expensive, especially for established businesses that are small. Buying ergonomic furniture or making significant changes in assembly line layout can be quite expensive, and while the owner of a new business may choose to take ergonomics into account with his or her initial investment, it may be more difficult for the already-established small-business owner to replace still-functional equipment and furniture. Each small-business owner must determine whether the long-term gains that can be realized from establishing an ergonomically sound workplace (employee retention, productivity, diminished health costs, etc.) make up for the added financial investment (and possible debt) that such expenditures entail.

Since 2003 OSHA has published industry-specific guidelines for preventing ergonomic disorders. These voluntary guides are not legislation and are not enforceable,

but do contain guidelines useful to both employers and employees in preventing workplace injuries, specifically musculoskeletal disorders. They are a free resource available to workers and employers committed to preventing workplace ergonomic disorders.

SEE ALSO Workplace Safety; Workstation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Eckhardt, Bob. "On the Horizon." *Concrete Products.* 1 July 2005. *Ergonomics Desk Reference.* 2d ed. Neenah, Wis.: J. J. Keller & Associates, 2000.

Jeffress, Charles N. "Ergonomics Standard Good for Business." Business Insurance. 23 October 2000.

Jones, Dennis R. "The Relationship between Working Conditions and Musculoskeletal/Ergonomic Disorders in a Manufacturing Facility A Longitudinal Research Study." In Ergonomics and Health Aspects of Work with Computers International Conference, EHAWC 2009, Held as Part of HCI International 2009, San Diego, CA, USA, July 19 24, 2009. Proceedings, ed. Ben Tzion Karsh. New York: Springer, 2009.

Kirchgaessner, Stephanie. "Business Opposes Work Safety Proposal." *Financial Times.* 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/bd5d160c 1063 11df a8e8 00144 feab49a.html.

McKeown, Céline. Office Ergonomics: Practical Applications . Boca Raton, Fla.: CRC Press, 2008.

Ryan, Sean. "President Bush's Proposed OSHA Budget Would Maintain Status Quo." *Daily Record.* 24 February 2006.

Sacks, Evelyn. "Emphasizing Ergonomics: How Being Proactive Proves Good for Business." *Industrial Safety & Hygiene*. December 2004.

U.S. Department of Labor. "Ergonomic Guidelines." .Available from: http://www.osha.gov/SLTC/ergonomics/guidelines.html.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Nonfatal Occupational Injuries and Illnesses Requiring Days Away from Work, 2008." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/osh/case/osnr0033.pdf.

Warner, David. "OSHA is Moving on Ergonomics Rule." Nation's Business. August 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ESTATE TAX

Estate taxes are taxes levied on the value of an estate when it is passed to heirs upon the death of its owner. Estate taxes are often informally referred to as "death taxes" or a "death tax." In the simplest terms, the taxable value of an estate is the gross value of all assets within the estate upon the death of its owner, plus life insurance proceeds, minus outstanding liabilities and the cost of settling the estate. From the resulting value allowable deductions can be made and a well-planned estate is able to minimize the

tax owed through the proper applications of these deductions. When an estate includes the assets from a family farm or a family business, higher deductions are available. Calculating the taxable portion of an estate is a complicated task usually taken on by the executor of an estate, a person named in the decedent's will.

A key feature of the estate tax is that the entire value of an estate is not taxed, resulting in an exemption from this tax for most Americans. Changes in tax law brought about by the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act (EGTRRA) of 2001 changed estate taxes significantly. EGTRRA increased the exemption rate every 2 years from \$1 million in 2003, to \$2 million for 2006 to 2008, to \$3.5 million in 2009. EGTRRA set the tax to expire completely in 2010, with a "sunset clause" in the law to bring back the estate tax in 2011 in its pre-EGTRRA form, with an exclusion amount of \$1 million. EGTRRA also gradually reduced the top marginal federal estate tax rate to a low of 45 percent in 2009.

These changes reduced the already small number of estates subject to federal estate taxes; in 2006 less than 1 percent of all U.S. estates were liable for federal estate taxes; by 2009 that percentage was down to just 0.24 percent. Thus, nearly all Americans are able, if necessary, to pass on all of their assets to heirs on a federal tax-free basis. Many estates, upon the death of one spouse, will transfer, tax free, all assets to the surviving spouse, so long as he or she is a U.S. citizen. The question of estate taxes is, in this way, postponed only to arise again upon the death of the surviving spouse.

ESTATE TAX HISTORY

Many experiments with transfer taxes were undertaken before the federal government enacted the Revenue Act of 1916, which introduced the modern-day income tax and also contained an estate tax with many features of today's system. The act was signed into law during a period of buildup to World War I. This was a time of growing budget deficits. There was also a general concern about the risks posed to a democracy by large concentrations of wealth, the era of the "robber baron" being very much in the lifetime of those governing at the time.

The estate tax rose almost immediately as the United States entered World War I. It continued rising thereafter and reached a top rate of 77 percent for the largest estates during the depression of the 1930s. The rates and the sizes of the estates affected by those rates fluctuated throughout much of the twentieth century. During the late 1960s and early 1970s tax reformers were focused on trying to close the many tax loopholes that had evolved over time. These efforts culminated in a 1976 tax bill that rewrote estate taxation and established the system in place for the rest of the twentieth century.

ARGUMENTS FOR AND AGAINST THE ESTATE TAX

The estate tax is a contentious political issue, subject to frequent debate and likely to continue to undergo yet more change in the 2010s. From 2005 to 2007, efforts were made by the Republican-controlled Congress to make the repeal of the estate tax permanent, but those efforts failed, and when control of Congress switched to the Democratic Party after the 2006 mid-term elections, those efforts were effectively killed. While Democrats retain control of Congress, it seems unlikely that the estate tax repeal will be made permanent, but as political control of Congress remains uncertain in the future, the issue of the estate tax is unlikely to disappear for long.

The positions taken in favor of and against an estate tax tend to rest upon deeply held beliefs. How somebody answers the following questions is a sure predictor of where that person stands on the questions of estate taxation: Do the country's richest citizens owe an extra debt to society? Do they have, in Theodore Roosevelt's words, a "peculiar obligation" to those less fortunate? Estate tax supporters would tend to answer the questions posed in the affirmative.

Supporters of the Estate Tax. Perhaps the principal argument in support of an estate tax is that it helps to make the tax burden on Americans more progressive. Proponents of an estate tax argue that such a tax serves to safeguard against the concentration of wealth and political power in the hands of a tiny minority. This in turn, they suggest, is essential for a healthy democracy. There is an implicit assumption amongst supporters of an estate tax about what is in the common good, and that, as the old French saying goes, "noblesse oblige" (nobility obliges).

The maintenance of a vibrant economy is aided by many commonly funded goods a national infrastructure of roads, waterways, airports, and the like; an educational system open to all; an effective system of public safety and security; a just legal and political system, among others. Those who are most fortunate benefit particularly from these systems and institutions, according to estate tax proponents. They should, consequently, be willing to pay a fair share towards their maintenance.

Critics of the Estate Tax. Critics of the estate tax list three primary objectives to the taxing of accumulated wealth. First, they argue that this form of tax ends up double taxing earned income since at least a portion of any estate is made up of earned income. Second, opponents of an estate tax claim that it has a chilling effect on savings rates and on economic growth by stifling society's proven wealth builders and job creators. Third, those

who wish to repeal the estate tax often state that this tax is a particular burden to family businesses and farms and makes it more difficult to pass on these assets to the next generation who can continue the businesses.

Paul J. Gessing, Director of Government Affairs for the National Taxpayers Union, explains the fundamental objection to an estate tax this way: "While the economic case against the death tax is persuasive enough, the moral case is even more powerful. Because it taxes virtue living frugally and accumulating wealth the tax wastes the talent of able people, both those engaged in enforcing the tax and the probably even greater number engaged in devising arrangements to escape the tax."

Complicating the debate about whether to modify the existing estate tax or repeal it all together is the stark reality of a budget deficit that has grown in every year since 2000 and is forecast by the Congressional Budget Office to continue growing annually for some time. A repeal of the estate tax would exacerbate these annual budget deficits by reducing tax revenues by \$20 billion to \$60 billion a year.

ESTATE TAX PAYMENT OPTIONS

Usually, taxes on an estate are due 9 months after the death of the estate holder. However, estates involving farms and closely held businesses have the option of making installment payments instead. These installment payments may be spread out over as many as 14 years, and in the first 5 years, only interest is due. Interest charged on the taxes due from these business-related estates is set by the Internal Revenue Service at 4 percent. This permits a business to absorb more easily the cost of estate taxes. The deferred payment plan is jeopardized if the business is broken up or sold during the repayment period. A failure to meet the installment payment schedule may also jeopardize the deferred payment plan.

Minimizing Liability. Managing a business includes taking steps to minimize the tax liability as much as possible. For family-owned, closely held businesses, this planning may include planning around the estate taxes that may be due upon the death of one of its principals. Proper business and estate planning can usually prevent any unexpected or onerous tax burdens.

One step that many companies take in preparing for an expected estate tax bill is to buy life insurance on the owner or owners. The policy should be owned by the company or a life-insurance trust and the proceeds should be kept out of the deceased owner's taxable estate. Planning ahead is very important in this process since many techniques for reducing tax liability require time to implement. The use of "gifting" is one such technique. This involves the annual gift giving that is tax free as long

as it does not exceed \$12,000 per recipient. The gifts can be in the form of stock or other assets.

Transferring ownership of a business through buysell agreements, partnerships, trusts, or outright gifts is a key component in many of the planning strategies available to minimize or eliminate estate tax liability. Business experts caution that taking such steps may be even more important and also even more complicated when a small business is owned by two or more family members, since the business can potentially be hit with estate taxes every time one of the owners dies.

The formation of a family limited trust is another way in which to minimize potential estate tax liability. In the most basic terms, a family limited partnership allows the business to be transferred to the next generation at considerably less than its full value. This reduces the size of the estate and thus the amount of federal taxes owed. Other trusts may also be formed for use in a comprehensive plan but the use of trusts is complicated and is best handled by financial planning experts.

Because of the need for outside expertise, the job of tax planning, and in particular estate tax planning, is a costly one. The expense of such planning is, in fact, one of the arguments used by those who wish to see the estate tax repealed. But, as is true with most business activities, one must deal with the realities of the environment in which one does business. Until the uncertainty surrounding the future of the estate tax is clarified by Congress, family-owned businesses are wise to make thorough and prudent plans for succession, plans that include measures to minimize the potential for estate tax liability.

SEE ALSO Family Limited Partnerships; Retirement Planning; Succession Plans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. "The Estate Tax: Myths and Realities." 23 February 2009. Available from: http://www.cbpp.org/files/estatetaxmyths.pdf. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Congressional Budget Office. *The Budget and Economic Outlook:* Fiscal Years 2005 to 2014. Available from: http://www.cbo.gov/showdoc.cfm?index=4985&sequence=0. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Clifford, Denis. Estate Planning Basics. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2005.

Gessing, Paul J. "Open Letter to Representative Cox." National Taxpayers Union. 4 January 2005. Available from: http://www.ntu.org/main/letters detail.php?letter id=235. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Harrison, Joan. "Family Business Not Fazed by Estate Tax Uncertainty." *The America's Intelligence Wire.* 10 January 2006.

"Increase in Estate Tax Exemption Highlights Changes for 2006." Mondaq Business Briefing. 5 January 2006.

- Peterson, Carlise. "Estate Tax Seen Affecting Few." *Investment News.* 30 January 2006.
- Plack, Harry J. "Form FLP to Protect Biz Assets." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 24 November 2000.
- Simon, Kevin. "Estate Planning for a Closely Held Business." Dayton Business Journal. 17 February 2006.
- Szabo, Joan. "Spreading the Wealth: Transferring Part of Your Business to Your Children Now Could Lower Their Taxes Later." *Entrepreneur*. July 1997.
- Ventry, Dennis J., Jr. "Straight Talk about the 'Death' Tax: Politics, Economics, and Morality." *Tax Notes.* 27 November 2000.
- Welch, Stewart H. III, Harold Apolinsky, and Craig Stephens. *JK Lasser's New Rules for Estate and Tax Planning.* 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- "Will You Owe Estate Taxes?" *SmartMoney.com*. Available from: http://www.smartmoney.com/Personal Finance/Taxes/Will You Owe Estate Taxes 9554/#ixzz0gNpTuvih. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Williams, Gary. "Commentary: IRS Looks More Kindly on Family Limited Partnerships That Serve Business." *Daily Record.* 22 December 2004.
- Willis, Clint. "Could You Please Die Sometime in 2010? And Other Frequently Asked Questions Under Today's Crazy Estate Tax Law." *Money.* 1 February 2006.

Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

EUROPEAN UNION (EU)

The European Union (EU), formerly known as the European Community (EC), developed in the 1950s to encourage and oversee political and economic cooperation between numerous European nations. In the over half-century since it was formed, the EU has gradually succeeded in becoming the dominant governing economic body in Europe. Although the EU has not succeeded in forming an entirely unified market of the sort governed by the United States, it now affects nearly every aspect of business in its member states, and standardization and cooperation have made it much easier for foreign companies to do business throughout Europe.

HISTORY

The EU had its origins in an upsurge of warfare that began in 1870 with the Franco-Prussian war and continued through two world wars. With World War II barely over, Winston Churchill gave a speech at Zurich University in which he called for "a kind of United States of Europe." Churchill's was a prominent voice but he expressed what many other leaders in Europe were feeling at the time. Two years later Belgium, France, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and the United Kingdom formed the West European Union aimed at mutual defense; that same year sixteen other nations joined to form the Organization for

European Economic Cooperation (OEEC) to oversee implementation of the U.S.-created Marshall Plan. OEEC later evolved into OECD (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development), with the United States and Japan joining as well.

Communities: Coal, Atomic Energy, Economics. In 1951 Belgium, West Germany, Luxembourg, France, Italy, and the Netherlands established the European Coal and Steel Community (ECSC) empowered to make decisions about these industries for the group as a whole. Jean Monnet, who had given an influential speech about this subject in 1950, was named as the ECSC president. ECSC was a great success. In 1957 the same six countries created the European Atomic Energy Community (EURATOM) and the European Economic Community (EEC) to handle atomics and economic development in the same way, principally by removing trade barriers and creating a "common market." These "communities," focused on specific areas, were a step toward a greater union.

Maastricht and Beyond. Milestones along the way were the merger, in 1967, of the three "communities" under a single Commission alongside a Council of Ministers and a European Parliament. In 1979 member countries' populations participated in direct elections of members of this parliament. Elections have been held at 5-year intervals since. The Treaty of Maastricht, signed in 1992, created the European Union itself by enabling member states to cooperate in defense and in the areas of justice and home affairs as well. Since 1992 a series of treaties have expanded cooperation, increased the size of the Union, and created a European currency.

Common Policies and Market and a Single Currency

The collective aim of these arrangements had always been greater efficiency and the achievement of economic power on a larger and more coordinated scale. Removal of trade barriers, common policies in many fields (agriculture, culture, energy, food purity, transportation, trade), and a common point for negotiating trade and aid agreements have been aims. The EU formed an economic and monetary union in part to implement some of these goals; it created the European Central Bank and projected the use of a single currency, the euro. The euro became the official currency in 2002 of twelve of the then fifteen members: Belgium, Germany, Greece, Spain, France, Ireland, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Austria, Portugal, and Finland. Denmark, Sweden, and the United Kingdom retained their own currencies. The eurozone the area in which the euro is the official currency has since expanded to encompass sixteen of the EU's twentyseven countries. Since it was first introduced, the euro has become an important global currency, and its value relative to the U.S. dollar has increased from \$0.89 when first introduced in 2002 to \$1.43 at the end of 2009.

Expansion and Consolidation. In 2002 the EU voted to admit ten additional countries, most of them formerly communist states. In consequence, in 2003, Cyprus, the Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Latvia, Lithuania, Malta, Poland, Slovakia, and Slovenia joined the EU. The Treaty of Nice, which came into force on February 1, 2003, regulated the newly enlarged union. In 2004 the twenty-five member states proposed an EU constitution which would have replaced existing EU treaties with a single governing document. The European Constitution failed to achieve ratification in 2005 when it was rejected by voters in France and Holland. However, the Treaty of Lisbon, which was signed in 2007 and went into force in December 2009, contained most of the changes proposed in the EU Constitution, including the creation of a permanent presidency and foreign minister.

STRUCTURE

The EU's several governing bodies oversee different aspects of the Union's operations. In the past, each country in the Union took turns acting as chairman, with the position changing hands every 6 months, and the operations of different commissions were largely separated. Under the Treaty of Lisbon, important changes were made in the EU's political structure, voting power, and relationships among the EU's governing bodies. There is now a long-term president of the European Council, and the legislative power of the European Parliament the members of whom are directly elected by the people of each nation has been expanded. There is a tighter integration of governing bodies and a more explicit division of powers between the member states and the Union.

Despite these changes, the EU has not yet become a sovereign entity comparable to the United States. Although the EU has been gradually evolving in that direction, the EU was and largely remains an economic venture intended to present to the world a single, large market like that of the United States. In this respect, the EU has largely been successful, though with some limitations and qualifications. Regulations and import laws are now standardized, making it much easier for foreign businesses dealing with European customers. Instead of dealing with twenty-seven separate states, each with specific rules, foreign businesses can deal with a single set of standards and requirements set by the European Parliament and various other agencies of the EU. But the eurozone covers only sixteen of the EU's twenty-seven member states, forcing those doing business throughout the EU to continue operating with a variety of national

currencies. The failure of the European Constitution in 2005, and the fact that many member states have not moved to accept a continent-wide currency, shows the continued reluctance of some EU members to embrace a fully integrated political and economic system such as the one that functions in the United States.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

European Commission. "Your Europe, Your Business Opportunity." Available from: http://ec.europa.eu/youreurope/ business/index en.htm. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

European Union. Delegation of the European Commission to the USA. "Doing Business with the European Union." Available from: http://www.eurunion.org/states/ DoingBizwEU.htm. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

Europe's Unreformed Economies. *Global Agenda*. 24 March 2006. "History of the European Union." *Europa: Gateway to the European Union*. Available from: http://europa.eu/about eu/eu history/index en.htm. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

McCann, Dermott. *The Political Economy of the European Union*. Polity, 2010.

Pinder, John, and Simon Usherwood. The European Union: A Very Short Introduction. 2d ed. New York: Oxford University Press, 2008.

Underhill, William. "The Lessons of History: In a New Book, British M.P. Boris Johnson Wonders: Why Can't the EU Be More Like the Roman Empire?" *Newsweek International.* 20 March 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

EXPENSE ACCOUNTS

Expense accounts, also called expense allowances, are plans under which companies reimburse employees for business-related expenses. These expenses include travel, entertainment, gifts, and other expenses related to the employer's business activity. Of particular interest to businesses and their employees is the tax treatment of business-related expenses, the types of expenses for which employees will be reimbursed, and the manner in which those reimbursements are made.

For tax purposes a company's expense account plan is either accountable or nonaccountable. An "accountable" plan must meet the certain requirements of the Internal Revenue Service: there must be a business connection; expenses must be substantiated (usually through a receipt); and any amount received by an employee in excess of actual expenses must be returned to the employer. Substantiation means that the employer must be able to identify the specific nature of each expense and determine that the expense was business-related. Expenses may not be aggregated into broad categories, and they may not be reported using vague terminology. If the company's plan

is in fact an accountable plan, then all money received by an employee under the plan is excluded from the employee's gross income. It is not reported as wages or other compensation, and it is exempt from withholding.

Companies that fail to require employees to substantiate their expenses or allow employees to retain amounts in excess of substantiated expenses are considered by the IRS to have "nonaccountable" plans. Funds employees receive under nonaccountable plans are treated as income, subject to withholding, and such expenses are deductible by the employee only as a miscellaneous itemized deduction. Even then, the expenses are deductible only if they exceed 2 percent of the employee's adjusted gross income.

The tax laws affecting business-related expenses change at intervals as the IRS revises its regulations based on its own experience and on economic changes. In 1994, for example, deductions for meal expenses were reduced from 80 percent to 50 percent. In 2008 the level was changed back to 80 percent. When gas prices began increasing significantly in the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century, the IRS began raising the standard mileage rate for operating one's own vehicle. In 2008 the deduction was raised to 50.5 cents per mile for the first half of the year and then increased again midvear to 58.5 cents.

Changes are also triggered by the passage of new legislation. The corporate scandals of Enron and World-Com resulted in legislation, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, which requires much closer tracking and record keeping by publicly traded corporations. Sarbanes-Oxley is unlikely to affect most small businesses, but fall-out in the form of tightened record-keeping requirements or revised per-diem rates permitted by the IRS is a concern.

For this reason, it is in the best interests of both employer and employee that all affected parties have a complete understanding of expense accounts and reimbursable expenses. Employees who find that they are incurring business-related expenses need to determine from their employer exactly what types of expenses are reimbursable, and companies especially small business owners need to make sure that employees do not take advantage of expense account policies with excessive spending on lodging, food, and entertainment never mind fraudulent reporting thereof. In an effort to control spiraling travel and other business-related expenses, some companies have developed reimbursement policies that spell out in detail the various travel expenses that qualify for reimbursement.

SPECIFIC EXPENSE ACCOUNT POLICIES FOR THE SMALL BUSINESS

Small-business owners are encouraged to document carefully all business-related expenses, both for tax purposes

and to minimize their exposure to expense account fraud by employees. Specific steps and policies that should be considered include:

- 1. Establish strong internal control systems for tracking expense accounts and activities. These systems include written policies for expense reporting and reimbursement, including what can and cannot be expensed, regular schedules for submitting expense account reports, and original documentation requirements (receipts) for confirmation of expenses. In her 2009 book Taxpertise, Bonnie Lee suggested that businesses take as many expenses as the law permits, but since laws can sometimes be vague she also recommended over-documenting for some lessstandard expenses. For instance, if a person has a business dinner at his or her home, Lee advised keeping the grocery receipt, the invitation, and maybe even a photograph of the event in case verification of this expense is required in an audit.
- 2. Institute report procedures to verify legitimacy of submitted expenses. Steps that can be taken in this regard include uniform standards for review of expense reports, comparisons of year-to-year costs, comparisons of submitted mileage expenses with actual mileage information for areas traveled (which can be obtained easily via various Internet travel sites). It is also important to make certain that the person processing the receipts and expense accounts is aware of possibility of this type of fraud. In 2009 a New York University employee was found to have been pulling receipts out of a liquor store trash can near campus and turning them in as his own receipts for reimbursement. The university reimbursed him \$409,000 over 6 years. It was not until a student worker became suspicious that the deceit was discovered. This fraud could have been discovered much earlier had there been more a careful examination of the receipts the employee was turning in.
- 3. Establish and maintain careful hiring practices, including comprehensive background/reference checks, before hiring new employees. Companies that take the extra effort to find quality employees for their work force are less vulnerable to fraudulent activity.
- 4. Be careful not to institute unreasonably stingy policies. Expense accounts, if left unmonitored, can develop into a significant source of income loss for small businesses. But owners and managers should also realize that today's competitive business environment requires many companies to devote considerable financial resources to entertaining clients

and business partners in order to ensure a stable and positive relationship.

SEE ALSO Business Travel; Per-Diem Allowance.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Association of Certified Fraud Examiners. Web site. Available from: http://www.acfe.com/home.asp. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Bing, Stanley. "Expense This!" Fortune. 6 March 2006."Compliance Priority for '06." Purchasing. 8 December 2005.Delahoussaye, Martin. "Teaching People to Steal." Training.February 2001.

Fishman, Stephen. Deduct It!: Lower Your Small Business Taxes. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

"Fraud Alleged at New York University." New York Times. 23 December 2009.

Internal Revenue Service. "Business Expenses." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=109807,00.html. Retrieved February 22, 2010.

Israeloff, Robert L. "Preventing Expense Report Fraud." *LI Business News.* 21 January 2000.

Lee, Bonnie. Taxpertise: The Complete Book of Dirty Little Secrets and Tax Deductions for Small Business the IRS Doesn't Want You to Know. Irvine, Calif.: Entrepreneur Press, 2009.

"SEC Opens Probe of Red Robin Ex CEO's Expenses." Nation's Restaurant News. 13 February 2006.

"A Welcome IRS Change." Business Week. 28 February 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

EXPORT-IMPORT BANK

The United States Export-Import (Ex-Im) Bank, first established in 1934 by an executive order of President Franklin D. Roosevelt, was made an independent agency of the executive branch in 1945. It was created to help finance U.S. exports to industrializing and developing markets by providing loans, credit guarantees, and insurance. According to the agency's Mission Statement, "Ex-Im Bank enables U.S. companies large and small to turn export opportunities into real sales that help to maintain and create U.S. jobs and contribute to a stronger national economy." In its decades-long history, the agency has supported hundreds of billions of dollars in U.S. exports, and it continues to make efforts to improve U.S. exports. With American exports sagging because of the recession that began in 2008, and the United States already suffering from a large trade imbalance the trade deficit was nearly \$400 billion in 2009 the Ex-Im Bank has adopted President Barack Obama's goal of doubling U.S. exports in 5 years.

Because of its mandate, the Ex-Im Bank is one of the most viable sources of financing for small and mid-sized exporters. As the agency states, "No transaction is too large or too small. On average, 85% of our transactions directly benefit U.S. small businesses." In Fiscal Year 2009, the bank approved a total of 2,891 transactions, with 2,540 of these transactions 88 percent involving small businesses. The bank authorized a total of \$21 billion in loans, guarantees, and export-credit insurance, of which \$4.4 billion were in direct support of small businesses. The importance of the Ex-Im Bank is underscored by the continued reluctance of many banks to make loans for international trade purposes, despite the growing consensus that international markets are a potentially lucrative new area for many small businesses to explore.

As Jan Alexander wrote in Working Woman, "You've seen the statistics on the economic benefits of exporting. You've read the success stories about small companies that quadrupled their revenues through international sales. All you need is a little extra cash to get things started." But since "loan officers in the U.S. have a tendency to see nearly all foreign markets as unpredictable and all loans associated with foreign expansion as very risky," said Alexander, organizations like the Export-Import Bank and the Small Business Administration (SBA) "have a mandate to help American businesses each step of the way, offering instruction and support in everything from identifying viable foreign markets to closing and financing the deal." The Export-Import Bank confirms as much in its own words. "We want to ensure that no innovative small company loses the opportunity to make a foreign sale because it lacks working capital or competitive export financing," stated one Ex-Im executive in Business America.

Indeed, organizations such as the Ex-Im Bank are widely recognized as a valuable resource for small businesses that might otherwise be wholly muscled out of international markets by larger competitors. "Small business and middle market companies must be aware of the existence of export financing programs that can help them increase their export sales by providing access to competitively priced working capital financing," said William Easton in *Business Credit*. "Historically, small businesses and middle market companies have experienced a significant competitive disadvantage in obtaining working capital financing versus larger Fortune 500 companies." The programs maintained by the Ex-Im Bank are designed to address these competitive disadvantages.

PRIMARY EX IM PROGRAMS

The primary way in which the Ex-Im Bank aids small and medium-sized U.S. exporters is through one or more of its financing programs. These are summarized as follows:

Working Capital Guarantee Program (WCGP). The Working Capital Guarantee Program, which is operated

in conjunction with the SBA's Export Working Capital Program, assists small business exporters in obtaining the capital they need to purchase inventory or raw materials, market exports, or engage in manufacturing activities. The program guarantees 90 percent of the principal and interest on working capital loans extended by commercial lenders to eligible exporters, provided the loan is fully collateralized (through inventory, accounts receivable, or other means). The loan amount may be used for a variety of business purposes, including purchase of raw materials, purchase of inventory, or manufacturing expenses (including cost of labor, engineering, and other services).

Export Credit Insurance Program. The Export-Import Bank makes available credit insurance to qualified small businesses. This insurance, which may be obtained directly or via an insurance broker, consists of a wide variety of policies designed to protect businesses against losses incurred in developing countries, where commercial and political developments can trigger defaults. In FY 2009, small businesses received \$2.7 billion in credit insurance authorizations out of a total of \$6.5 billion provided to businesses of all sizes. Specifically, this program: 1) protects the exporter against the failure of foreign buyers to make payment because of national political and/or economic developments; 2) encourages exporters to offer international buyers competitive terms of payment; and 3) gives exporters and their lending institutions greater financial flexibility in handling overseas accounts receivable (policies are assignable from the insured exporter to financial institutions).

Small Business Insurance Policy Program. The Export-Import Bank provides short-term (no more than 180 days) policies designed to address the unique credit requirements of smaller, newer exporters. Under the policy, Ex-Im Bank assumes 95 percent of the commercial and 100 percent of the political risk involved in extending credit to the exporter's overseas customers. "This policy frees the exporter from 'first loss' commercial risk deductible provisions that are usually found in regular insurance policies," stated the Ex-Im Bank. "It is a multi-buyer type policy which requires the exporter to insure all export credit sales. It offers a special 'hold-harmless' assignment of proceeds which makes the financing of insured receivables more attractive to banks."

Short-Term Single Buyer Program. This option is available to exporters who do not wish to insure all their short-term credit sales under a multibuyer policy when they are in fact making single or multiple sales to the same buyer. The policy offers 90 percent to 100 percent coverage for both political and commercial risks of default, depending on buyer, term of sale, and type of product. It has no deductible, and small businesses are eligible for special reduced premiums.

Other notable programs offered by the Ex-Im Bank include:

- Umbrella Policy. This allows state agencies, export trading and management companies, insurance brokers, and other agencies to act as intermediaries between the Bank and their clients.
- Medium-Term Insurance. This comprehensive (100 percent) coverage is available to exporters of capital goods or services in amounts of \$10 million or less and terms up to 5 years.
- Guarantees to Foreign Buyers. Various loans and guarantees of commercial financing can be extended to foreign purchasers of U.S. capital goods and related services.
- Guarantees of repayment protection for private sector loans to buyers of U.S. capital goods and related services.
- Programs supporting the export of environmentally beneficial goods and services and renewable energy. In FY 2009, the bank authorized \$363 million in financing that supported an estimated \$640 million in exports of environmentally beneficial goods and services, and it authorized \$101 million for transactions that supported U.S. renewable energy exports.
- Seminars and Briefing Programs. Available to members of the small business community, these discussions and seminars cover a variety of exporting topics.

More information on these and other Ex-Im offerings can be obtained by contacting the bank's central head-quarters in Washington, D.C., or one of its regional offices across the United States. More information on these centers, or on any of the institution's other programs and services, can be obtained by calling 1-800-565-EXIM or accessing the bank' Web site at http://www.exim.gov. In addition, the United States maintains fourteen U.S. Export Assistance Centers (USEACs) that serve as one-stop centers for export-related services of the Ex-Im Bank and other agencies, including the Small Business Administration and the Department of Commerce.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alexander, Jan. "Where the Money Is." Working Woman. December January 1998.

Burke, Michael. "Export Import Bank Chairman Pushes U.S. Sales Abroad." *Journal Times.* 16 February 2010. Available from: http://www.journaltimes.com/news/local/article 11b62 d60 1b63 11df a77e 001cc4c03286.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

"Ex Im Bank Enables U.S. Companies to Increase Their International Sales." World Trade. January 2006.

Export Import Bank of the United States. "2009 Annual Report." Available from: http://www.exim.gov/about/reports/ar/ar2009/index.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Export Import Bank of the United States. Small Business Portal. Available from: http://www.exim.gov/smallbiz/index.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Hoover, Kent. "Export Import Bank of the United States." Washington Business Journal. 26 January 2001.

"New VP Small Business at US Ex Im." *Trade Finance*. February 2006.

Sletten, Eric. How to Succeed in Exporting and Doing Business Internationally. New York: Wiley, 1994.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

EXPORTING

Any enterprise doing business in the United States can also sell goods and services to customers located in foreign countries. A business engaged in such transactions is said to be exporting or to be an exporter. In functional terms the business is still doing what it always does selling and delivering goods or services but now across a border. The special phrase is used because export trade involves unusual arrangements. Exporting brings special benefits to the U.S. economy as a whole; for this reason government assistance is available to the business wishing to sell abroad ranging from technical and marketing assistance to financing and guarantees of various sorts. Trade assistance is available to the small business from the Small Business Administration (SBA), the Export-Import Bank, the U.S. Department of Commerce (DOC), and frequently also from state government agencies. Trade associations also provide substantial services to the small business.

Under normal circumstances the small business will "run into" or "chance upon" export opportunities in the course of doing business by meeting potential buyers at a trade show, for example, by attending some event sponsored by a governmental agency, or hearing of some unusual opportunity. Businesses located in states that border Canada or Mexico sometimes "grow up" exporting as a matter of course. In the Internet age businesses also sometimes get leads and inquiries because they have Web pages visible to foreigners; then, following up one or more promising leads, the business will discover the difficulties of exporting, learn the way to do it by getting help from a government agency, and, after a while, discover that it has added a substantial bit of sales to its business. Another natural route into exporting comes from the owner's personal interests in a foreign country;

in the pursuit of that interest, business linkages may develop as well.

WHO, WHY, AND WHY NOT

Most advice to small business about exporting what to do, what to avoid, how to go about it comes from experts in government agencies who actively participate in brokering foreign trade. The broad consensus of such expertise may be summed up under three rules: 1) the business should be doing well in the domestic market before it attempts to sell abroad; exporting is not a cure for a faltering enterprise; 2) the business should have an innovative or unusual product or service in order to differentiate itself; and 3) the business should first do the necessary homework before incurring expenses some of which may well be wasted. SBA's guide shows the following advantages and disadvantages:

Advantages include some of the following:

- Increased sales and profits.
- Reduced dependence on local markets.
- Leveraged use of corporate technology and know-how.
- Potentially less seasonal variation in sales.
- Full use of production capacity.
- Better information about foreign competition.

These positives are balanced by some negatives:

- · Need for additional staff.
- Higher travel expenses.
- Product modification for the new market.
- New promotional material.
- Higher administrative costs.
- Need for additional financing.
- Need for special export licenses.
- Slower payment of receivables.

The SBA comments on this list as follows. "The disadvantages may justify a decision to forego direct exporting at the present time, although your company may be able to pursue exporting through an intermediary. If your company's financial situation is weak, attempting to sell into foreign markets may be ill-timed. The decision to export needs to be based on careful analysis and sound planning." The list of negatives also suggests that the business owner has a fairly steep mountain of knowledge to climb: exporting is *not* business as usual.

EXPORT CHANNELS

Businesses will typically choose to sell to foreign markets directly or through intermediaries, the channel likely to be chosen because the opportunity came to the business in a certain way. A business that began exporting in response to an inquiry by a foreign retailer, for instance, will likely sell directly and then, later, applying the experience gained in the process, expand by contacting other retailers. Instead of a retailer, inquiries may have come from foreign individuals by way of the Internet and direct sales to the final customers may become the type of exporting in the business. If the impetus came by way of a solicitation from an export management or an export trading company (EMCs and ETCs respectively), the business is likely to cut its teeth in a relationship with one of these intermediaries and thus begin indirect exporting.

Direct Exporting. Direct exporting may involve the business in selling abroad and, if entirely managed in-house, will require the business to master the administrative requirement of exporting in order to deliver the goods to the customer. If selling costs are high or the administrative learning curve proves to be steep, employment of sales agents already skilled in the process may be an alternative. A commonly utilized method is to use specialized distributors. These can be found through the Department of Commerce's Agent/Distributor Service program, trade associations, and U.S. and foreign chambers of commerce located in targeted foreign markets. The legal agreement between a company and a distributor can be tricky enough so that using a legal or accounting professional in its review may be advisable.

If the business has no leads as yet and wishes to find foreign buyers, the Small Business Administration recommends several different approaches. Advertising in trade journals especially the DOC's widely read Commercial News USA is commonly cited as an effective way of publicizing a small business's product line to overseas markets, as are catalog and video/catalog exhibitions. Trade shows and trade missions are other potentially valuable avenues to explore, but the SBA also encourages small-business owners to be proactive in their approach to finding buyers for their products. "Rather than wait for potential foreign customers to contact you," suggests the SBA, "another option is to search out foreign companies looking for the particular product you produce" by investigating information held on the DOC's Economic Bulletin Board and other government and business sources.

Indirect Exporting. Export management companies represent the interests of a range of companies; acting as agents for their client companies, EMCs solicit and transact business with prospective foreign buyers. Unlike distributors, however, they do not handle financial matters. The business is responsible for its own debt collection. EMCs typically

handle market research, assess the viability of various distribution channels, arrange financing, handle export logistics (prepare invoices, arrange insurance, etc.), and provide legal advice on trade matters. Some EMCs also provide help in negotiating export contracts and after-sales support.

Export trading companies are similar to EMCs in many functional respects, but their standing is more neutral. ETCs act as agents between buyers and sellers, directly paying manufacturers for goods that they subsequently sell to purchasers. Since a small business does not have to rely on the end purchaser to receive compensation under this arrangement, an ETC is seen as a fairly risk-free indirect exporting option. ETC cooperatives, meanwhile, are described by the SBA as U.S. government-sanctioned cooperatives of companies with similar product lines who are interested in securing increased foreign market share. Agricultural interests and trade associations have enjoyed notable success with such cooperatives over the years.

Finally, small companies that choose not to enter into any of the above agreements may still explore foreign markets through agreements with export merchants or via a practice commonly known as "piggyback exporting." Export merchants or agents are businessmen and women who will purchase and repackage products for export. They assume all risks associated with selling the goods, but analysts caution that such arrangements can also compromise a business's control over the pricing and marketing of its product in key markets. Piggyback exporting, meanwhile, is a practice wherein another company armed with an already-established export distribution system sells both its own products and those of other, often smaller enterprises who are not similarly equipped.

WHERE TO GET HELP

A wide range of sources are available to help the small-business owner research these issues. Trade associations, exporters' associations, state and federal government agencies, and foreign governments are all potential sources of valuable information.

Relevant trade associations include the Small Business Exporter's Association, the American Association of Exporters and Importers, the National Association of Export Companies (NEXCO), the National Federation of Export Associations (NFEA), and the National Federation of International Trade Associations (NFITA). In addition, there are in the United States more than 5,000 trade and professional organizations with a wide range of industry specializations, many of which actively promote exporting among their members. The federal government, meanwhile, maintains a number of agencies that can be tremendously helpful to the small-business owner who is pondering expansion into international markets. These

include the United States and Foreign Commercial Service (US&FCS), the Small Business Administration and its various programs (Service Corps of Retired Executives-SCORE, Small Business Development Centers-SBDCs, Small Business Institute-SBI), and the International Trade Administration (ITA), which is an arm of the U.S. Department of Commerce. Resources available through the ITA include international trade specialists and District Export Councils (DECs). The latter groups, which are scattered around the country, are comprised of thousands of executives with experience in international trade who have volunteered their time to help small businesses.

Finally, the U.S. government maintains several databases that can provide small-business owners with important data on various exporting factors. These are the SBA's Automated Trade Locator Assistance System (SBAtlas), the National Trade Data Bank (NTDB), and Foreign Trade Report FT925. SBAtlas provides current market information to SBA clients on world markets suitable for their products and services. Foreign Trade Report FT925, meanwhile, provides users with a monthly breakdown of imports and exports by Standard Industrial Trade Classification (SITC) number for each country. The National Trade Data Bank, which is maintained by the Department of Commerce, includes thousands of government documents on various aspects of export promotion and international economics. The DOC also operates the Trade Opportunity Program (TOP), which provides companies with current sales leads from international firms seeking to buy or represent their products or services, and maintains the Commercial Service International Contacts List, which provides the name and contact information for foreign agents, distributors, and importers interested in working with U.S. exporters.

WHERE TO FINANCE

Government agencies are able to provide financial help for small businesses that want to break into the export market or expand their export operations. The Export-Import Bank of the United States and the Small Business Administration are two of the most helpful agencies. In Fiscal Year 2009, the bank approved a total of 2,891 transactions, with 2,540 of these transactions 88 percent involving small businesses. The bank authorized a total of \$21 billion in loans, guarantees, and export-credit insurance, of which \$4.4 billion were in direct support of small businesses. Nor was FY 2009 unusual for the Ex-Im Bank. To be sure, these small businesses were unlikely to have been two- or three-employee shops but substantially larger (the bank did not provide a size breakdown). Nevertheless, the sheer numbers involved suggest that smallness is not a barrier to exporting. The SBA adds, by way of confirmation (in its introduction to Breaking into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide) that small businesses represent 97 percent of all U.S. exporters.

The SBA runs two specialized export loan guarantee programs: 1) the Export Express Program, which provides loans of up to \$250,000 for exporters just getting started; and 2) the Export Working Capital Program, a co-guaranteed program with the Export-Import Bank, which focuses solely on export transaction financing with loans of up to \$2 million. In its response to the recession that began in 2008, the federal government took strong action to improve the export viability of small businesses. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 provided the SBA with extra funds for its loan guarantee programs and allowed the SBA to waive certain fees in order to make it easier for small businesses to finance export operations.

SEE ALSO Export-Import Bank; Exporting Financing and Pricing; Tariffs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Get Exports Moving." Entrepreneur. September 2000. Powers, Marsha. "Going Global? Take Advantage of Ohio's Export Financing Options." Crain's Cleveland Business. 12 September 2005.

"Small Business, Global Reach." *Kiplinger Forecasts.* 10 June 2005. Thomson, Amy. "New Guarantee Program Has More Lenders Going Global." *American Banker.* 14 July 2005.

- U.S. Department of Commerce. International Trade Administration. "Export Basics Home." Export.gov. Available from: http://www.export.gov/exportbasics/index.asp. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- U.S. Department of State. "Doing Business Abroad." Available from: http://www.state.gov/e/eeb/cba/faq/176.htm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Breaking into the Trade Game:* A Small Business Guide to Exporting. 4th ed. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/internationaltrade/exportlibrary/sbge/OIT SB GUIDE EXPORT INDEX. html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "International Trade." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/oit/export/useac.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Williams, Inga Fisher. "How the SBA Helps Small Exporters." Shipping Digest. 5 March 2007. Available from: http:// www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba program office/oit sba exporters.pdf. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

EXPORTING—FINANCING AND PRICING

The financing of export sales concerns arrangements to get payment for the goods shipped or the services provided exactly the same issue domestically as well, but in the foreign setting the seller's power and leverage, ability to assess creditworthiness, and his or her ability to collect are constrained by distance and differences in the legal system. For this reason export financing is a specialty and is handled as a distinct transaction of all export deals. Export pricing, similarly, is the same issue as domestic pricing but it must be based on the conditions prevailing in a foreign economy as well as on the currency-exchange market

MODES OF PAYMENT

In the overwhelming majority of business-to-business transactions domestically, the payment mechanism used is "open account," meaning that goods are shipped by the seller and then billed, with payment expected within 30 days. Occasionally the seller will require "payment in advance" from customers who have a poor credit rating or credit history. Occasionally as well, by prior arrangement, goods are shipped "on consignment" to a buyer, meaning that payment is received only after the buyer in turn has sold the goods and not before.

All three of these modes of payment are used in foreign trade, but because of the special situation prevailing between distant sellers and buyers in different countries, what best suits the seller very rarely pleases the buyer, and vice versa. The respected foreign buyer, for example, does not want to pay in advance—risking that some little business far away fails to deliver. The relatively weak seller does not wish to sell on open account—risking very costly collection efforts if the buyer, far away, fails to pay. Shipping on consignment has the same risks for the seller, with the additional problem of waiting for a sale hundreds or thousands of miles away. For these reasons two other major forms of payment are commonly used in foreign trade: letters of credit and documentary collection.

Letters of Credit. Letters of credit (LCs) are issued by banks and, in effect, guarantee that the importer's credit is good. Under this arrangement, the bank makes payment to the importer. Financial experts note that if a letter of credit comes from a U.S. bank, it virtually eliminates the commercial credit risk of an export sale. In other words, the exporter is assured of receiving his or her due compensation for the sale. The terms of an irrevocable letter of credit cannot be changed without the express permission of the exporter once it has been opened. The letter of credit also extends some protection to importers: it includes steps that ensure that the exporter has fully complied with the terms of sale discussed in the LC. But some importers balk at the added costs that LC arrangements bring on them. LC's generally cost an additional 1 percent of the contracted amount, a percentage that is not insignificant when operating with a small profit margin.

Documentary Collection. Documentary Collection, also known as a draft, is roughly equivalent to cash on deliv-

ery. Under this system of payment, a draft is drawn that requires the buyer to make payment either on sight (sight draft) or by a specified date (time draft). Legal possession of the products does not pass from the exporter to the importer until the draft has been paid or accepted. Analysts note that this arrangement serves to protect both parties, although an exporter may still have to pursue legal options to secure payment if the buyer defaults.

Trade Financing. Trade financing is borrowing specifically for an export venture, with the loan backed by the export inventory and the accounts payable due to the seller after completion of the sale. Trade finance loans are self-liquidating, meaning that proceeds of the sale are first used to pay off the loan; the remainder, thereafter, is credited to the borrower. These are project-oriented loans and quite unlike ordinary working capital loans. If the business does not need up-front money for raw materials and labor, it may still wish to engage in more limited trade financing, especially if payments of receivables are likely to be slow. This type of financing involves sales of the receivables to a third party or borrowing on the receivables themselves.

Sources of trade financing are: 1) banks; 2) factoring houses; 3) export trading companies; 4) export management companies; 5) private trade finance companies; and 6) U.S. government agencies.

The small business's local bank may be a very good source of financing if it is experienced in international trade, has a department specializing in such business, or is affiliated with another bank with which it routinely deals on such transactions. For trade financing particularly, the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) recommends the business owner to work with an experienced international banker. As always when obtaining any kind of credit, but especially in dealing with a bank on international ventures, the owner should anticipate having to provide financial statements, business plans, and other documentation all depending on the size and nature of the transaction.

Factoring houses purchase export receivables but at a discount. They may also act as middlemen (the word "factor" means "agent," derived from "doer"). They will purchase exports but at a certain percentage below invoice value; the percentage rate will be dependent on, among other things, the intended market and the type of buyer. Under this arrangement, the exporter does not receive full value for its goods but gets paid immediately and does not have to worry about future collection hassles with foreign customers who are tardy with their payments. Export trading companies (ETCs) and export management companies (EMCs) provide assistance in arranging financing for exporters. In addition they may

offer a wide range of potentially helpful other services, including international market research, legal assistance, insurance, administration, warehousing and distribution, and product design. Private trade finance companies provide a range of financing options to small businesses in exchange for fees, commissions, or outright involvement in the transactions under consideration.

Finally, small-business owners may choose to seek assistance from the government. Several federal agencies and some state agencies maintain programs that offer financial aid to small enterprises seeking to sell to foreign markets. Two of the SBA's programs offer specialized export loan guarantee programs. The Export Express Program provides loans of up to \$250,000 for exporters just getting started, while the Export Working Capital Program focuses solely on providing financing for export transactions with loans of up to \$2 million.

Businesses may also seek loans through the Small Business Investment Company (SBIC), the Department of Agriculture's Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC), or the Export-Import Bank of the United States (Ex-Im Bank). The latter an independent federal agency charged with assisting U.S. exporters of goods and services through a wide range of programs is widely considered one of the most viable sources of financing for small businesses. The bank's mission includes helping businesses "in financing the export of U.S. goods and services to international markets," and it is particularly oriented towards helping small businesses. An average of around 85 percent of the Ex-Im Bank's annual transactions directly benefit U.S. small businesses. In Fiscal Year 2009, 88 percent of the bank's 2,891 transactions involved small businesses, and the bank authorized \$4.4 billion in direct support of small businesses. The importance of the Ex-Im Bank's operations increased during the 2008 2009 credit crisis, when it became even more difficult for all businesses, and small businesses in particular, to obtain credit.

Some small-business owners choose to secure financing for deals in moderate- to high-risk emerging markets through the Overseas Private Investment Corporation (OPIC), another independent federal agency that guarantees or provides project loans to American companies in developing nations around the world. There are also export assistance programs maintained in cooperation with various state governments.

PRICING FOR THE FOREIGN MARKET

Pricing for the foreign market as for the domestic is a circular process which involves market research to determine current pricing structures in the targeted market, estimating the cost of production to see if prevailing prices can support the production, projecting a tentative

price, testing it in the market if possible, and then making changes in production, packaging, distribution, and marketing until the "right" price emerges. The difference lies in such factors as currency conversion, difficulties in getting information, additional costs associated with foreign trade which may impose higher costs (fees, licenses, etc.), translation costs, special packaging requirements, and higher costs of money (if payments are slow or must be discounted to factoring companies).

It is obvious from this brief sketch above that the business with good market contacts and well-developed sources of information will be more successful in setting the right price yielding the maximum profit than a business largely groping in the dark or pricing entirely by analogy to the domestic market.

SBA's principal guide (Breaking into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide) recommends that the business develop its cost picture based on the marginal-cost method, assuming that export sales are "additional" sales. Under this method, all costs are classified as fixed or variable. If the business is profitable now and the owner does not need to add buildings or machinery to produce for export, these "fixed" costs are excluded from the costing and only "variable" costs of raw materials, purchased parts, energy, and labor are measured. To these costs are added export costs unique to that business along with prorated overhead costs. Thus if the export sale represents 8 percent of total sales, 8 percent of overhead costs would be added. The anticipated profit would then be added to determine a tentative initial price from the business's own point of view.

With price initially set, the business needs some data about pricing in the target market. According to the SBA, "pricing information can be obtained in several ways: a) from overseas distributors and agents of similar products of equivalent quality; b) whenever feasible, traveling to the country where your products will be sold to gather information; and c) through the U.S. Commercial Service which can assist in determining appropriate prices through its *Customized Sales Survey*." The federal government also offers customized market research and due diligence reports on potential overseas business partners through Export.gov. Export.gov also links to various government agencies with public databases that offer guidance, market research information, and business leads.

Foreign Pricing. Prices obtained must be translated to U.S. dollars before comparisons to the business's own "tentative price" can be made. If the business has a genuinely innovative product, comparisons will not be exact because products now sold may not offer the company's superior features. But the "market prices" will be an indicator both of the venture's feasibility and likely

degree of success. If pricing in the market is generally lower but the company's product has desirable features, a green light may flash immediately if those features are obvious. If not, marketing expenses may have to be raised and the process of pricing iterated. Sometimes the "feature" of the company's product may be precisely that it is inexpensive yet in all other ways equivalent. In that case, too, additional costs may be indicated to get the message of quality and durability across or, if the price differential is high in favor of the seller, perhaps the price needs to be hiked.

Currency values fluctuate, in some markets more than others. In the early twenty-first century, the value of the U.S. dollar relative to major world currencies has fluctuated quite significantly. For instance, from February 2009 to September 2009, the exchange rate from U.S. dollars to European euros went from \$0.79 to \$0.68, a drop of approximately 14 percent. For this reason the SBA recommends that small businesses new to exporting arrange transactions in U.S. dollars; that is, they should both price their goods and request payment for them in U.S. dollars. If a buyer balks at conducting the transaction in U.S. dollars, an exporter can still protect him- or herself through factoring or hedging. Hedging guarantees a set exchange rate through the use of option and forward contracts, but these types of transactions involve the small business in activities likely to be far removed from its core business.

The small business pursuing export business with some care and tenacity will, needless to say, develop a fairly extensive circle of advisors and participants so that neither its financing nor its pricing activities will be taking place in a vacuum. Aside from having something of real value to sell, the most important factor for success will be information about the market, about methods of financing, channels of distribution, and (not least) about the

customer. The more extensive the business's contacts and the more intensive its relationships, the better will be its information and the more refined will be its pricing.

SEE ALSO Exporting.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Burpitt, William J., and Dennis A. Rondinelli. "Small Firms' Motivations for Exporting: To Earn and Learn?" *Journal of Small Business Management*. October 2000.
- "Consistent Performance for the Client." *Trade Finance*. February 2006.
- Export Import Bank of the United States. "2009 Annual Report." Available from: http://www.exim.gov/about/reports/ar/ar2009/index.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Overseas Private Investment Corporation. Web site. Available from: http://www.opic.gov. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Powers, Marsha. "Going Global? Take Advantage of Ohio's Export Financing Options." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 12 September 2005.
- "Support for SMEs from US Ex Im Continues Apace." *Trade Finance*. March 2003.
- Thomson, Amy. "New Guarantee Program Has More Lenders Going Global." *American Banker*. 14 July 2005.
- TradePort: California's Gateway to Global Trade. "Trade Finance Guide." Available from: http://www.tradeport.org/ tutorial/financing/index.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. International Trade Administration. "Market Research and Due Diligence." Export.gov. Available from: http://www.export.gov/ salesandmarketing/eg main 018204.asp. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Breaking into the Trade Game:* A Small Business Guide to Exporting. 4th ed. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/internationaltrade/exportlibrary/sbge/OIT SB GUIDE EXPORT INDEX.html. Retrieved February 23, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

F

FACILITY LAYOUT AND DESIGN

Facility layout and design is an important component of a business's overall operations, both in terms of maximizing the effectiveness of the production process and meeting the needs of employees. The basic objective of layout is to ensure a smooth flow of work, material, and information through a system. The basic meaning of facility is the space in which a business's activities take place. The layout and design of that space impact greatly how the work is done the flow of work, materials, and information through the system. The key to good facility layout and design is the integration of the needs of people (personnel and customers), materials (raw, finishes, and in process), and machinery in such a way that they create a single, wellfunctioning system. In his 2010 book Facilities Planning, James Tomkins points out that facilities planning has gone from being a science to being a strategy. Within the competitive global marketplace, Tomkins says, "it is important to recognize that contemporary facilities planning considers the facility as a dynamic entity and that a key requirement for a successful facilities plan is its adaptability and its ability to become suitable for new use."

FACTORS IN DETERMINING LAYOUT AND DESIGN

Small-business owners need to consider many operational factors when building or renovating a facility for maximum layout effectiveness. These criteria include the following:

1. Ease of future expansion or change. Facilities should be designed so that they can be easily expanded or adjusted to meet changing production needs.

- "Although redesigning a facility is a major, expensive undertaking not to be done lightly, there is always the possibility that a redesign will be necessary," said Howard J. Weiss and Mark E. Gershon in their book *Production and Operations Management.* "Therefore, any design should be flexible.... Flexible manufacturing systems most often are highly automated facilities having intermediate-volume production of a variety of products. Their goal is to minimize changeover or setup times for producing the different products while still achieving close to assembly line (single-product) production rates."
- 2. Flow of movement. The facility design should reflect a recognition of the importance of smooth process flow. In the case of factory facilities, the editors of *How to Run a Small Business* state that "ideally, the plan will show the raw materials entering your plant at one end and the finished product emerging at the other. The flow need not be a straight line. Parallel flows, U-shaped patterns, or even a zig-zag that ends up with the finished product back at the shipping and receiving bays can be functional. However, backtracking is to be avoided in whatever pattern is chosen. When parts and materials move against or across the overall flow, personnel and paperwork become confused, parts become lost, and the attainment of coordination becomes complicated."
- Materials handling. Small-business owners should make certain that the facility layout makes it possible to handle materials (products, equipment, containers, etc.) in an orderly, efficient, and preferably simple manner.

- 4. Output needs. The facility should be laid out in a way that is conducive to helping the business meet its production needs.
- 5. Space utilization. This aspect of facility design includes everything from making sure that traffic lanes are wide enough to making certain that inventory storage warehouses or rooms utilize as much vertical space as possible.
- 6. Shipping and receiving. The J. K. Lasser Institute counseled small-business owners to leave ample room for this aspect of operations. "While space does tend to fill itself up, receiving and shipping rarely get enough space for the work to be done effectively," the institute wrote in *How to Run a Small Business*.
- 7. Ease of communication and support. Facilities should be laid out so that communication within various areas of the business and interactions with vendors and customers can be done in an easy and effective manner. Similarly, support areas should be stationed in areas that help them to serve operating areas.
- 8. Impact on employee morale and job satisfaction. Since countless studies have indicated that employee morale has a major impact on productivity, Weiss and Gershon counsel owners and managers to heed this factor when pondering facility design alternatives: "Some ways layout design can increase morale are obvious, such as providing for light-colored walls, windows, space. Other ways are less obvious and not directly related to the production process. Some examples are including a cafeteria or even a gymnasium in the facility design. Again, though, there are costs to be traded off. That is, does the increase in morale due to a cafeteria increase productivity to the extent that the increased productivity covers the cost of building and staffing the cafeteria." Internet-based companies such as Google put a strong emphasis on creating an environment that positively effects company morale. These companies believe more strongly in people than systems.
- 9. Promotional value. If the business commonly receives visitors in the form of customers, vendors, and investors, the small-business owner may want to make sure that the facility layout is an attractive one that further burnishes the company's reputation. Design factors that can influence the degree of attractiveness of a facility include not only the design of the production area itself, but the impact that it has on, for instance, ease of fulfilling maintenance and cleaning tasks.
- Safety. The facility layout should enable the business to effectively operate in accordance with Occupational Safety and Health Administration guidelines and other legal restrictions.

"Facility layout must be considered very carefully because we do not want to constantly redesign the facility," summarized Weiss and Gershon. "Some of the goals in designing the facility are to ensure a minimum amount of materials handling, to avoid bottlenecks, to minimize machine interference, to ensure high employee morale and safety, and to ensure flexibility. Essentially, there are two distinct types of layout. *Product layout* is synonymous with assembly line and is oriented toward the products that are being made. *Process layout* is oriented around the processes that are used to make the products. Generally, product layout is applicable for high-volume repetitive operations, while process layout is applicable for low-volume custommade goods."

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN OFFICE AND FACTORY LAYOUTS

Offices and manufacturing facilities are typically designed in much different ways a reflection of the disparate products that the two entities make. "A factory produces things," wrote Stephen Konz in *Facility Design*. "These things are moved with conveyors and lift trucks; factory utilities include gas, water, compressed air, waste disposal, and large amounts of power as well as telephones and computer networks. A layout criterion is minimization of transportation cost." Konz pointed out, however, that the mandate of business offices is to produce information, whether disseminated in physical (reports, memos, and other documents), electronic (computer files), or oral (telephone, face-to-face encounters) form. "Office layout criteria, although hard to quantify, are minimization of communication cost and maximization of employee productivity," wrote Konz.

Layout requirements can also differ dramatically by industry. The needs of service-oriented businesses, for instance, are often predicated on whether customers receive their services at the physical location of the business (such as at a bank or pet grooming shop, for instance) or whether the business goes to the customer's home or place of business to provide the service (as with exterminators, home repair businesses, plumbing services, and so forth). In the latter instances, these businesses will likely have facility layouts that emphasize storage space for equipment, chemicals, and paperwork rather than spacious customer waiting areas. Manufacturers may also have significantly different facility layouts, depending on the unique needs that they have. After all, the production challenges associated with producing jars of varnish or mountaineering equipment are apt to be considerably different than those of making truck chassis or foam beach toys. Retail outlets comprise yet another business sector that has unique facility layout needs. Such establishments typically emphasize sales floor space, inventory logistics, foot-traffic issues, and overall store attractiveness when studying facility layout issues.

Konz also observed that differences in factory and office layouts can often be traced to user expectations. "Historically, office workers have been much more concerned with status and aesthetics than factory workers," he noted. "A key consideration in many office layouts is 'Who will get the best window location?' To show their status, executives expect, in addition to preferred locations, to have larger amounts of space. Rank expects more privacy and more plush physical surroundings." In addition, he stated, "Offices are designed to be 'tasteful' and to 'reflect the organization's approach to business dealings." Conversely, in the factory setting, aesthetic elements take a back seat to utility.

Given these emphases, it is not surprising that, as a general rule, office workers enjoy advantages over their material production brethren in such areas as ventilation, lighting, acoustics, and climate control. Some modern companies will go a step further and create an office environment that does not just satisfy employees but inspires them, too. In a 2009 interview, the CEO of internet retailer Zappos.com, Tony Hsieh, talked about the conference-room decorating competition that ensued after one team in the merchandising department turned a conference room into a simulated log cabin. "The week after, the team sitting next to them said, we can outdo them. The next thing we knew, within two or three months, all 20 or so conference rooms were all decorated by different teams," Hsieh said. The right environment for any company will likely combine efficiency and value in a way that fits the company culture and goals.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baykasoglu, Adil, Turkay Dereli, and Ibrahim Sabuncu. "An Ant Colony Algorithm for Solving Budget Constrained and Unconstrained Dynamic Facility Layout Problems." Omega. August 2006.

Bryant, Adam. "On a Scale of 1 to 10, How Weird Are You?" New York Times. 9 January 2010.

Cornacchia, Anthony J. "Facility Management: Life in the Fast Lane." *The Office.* June 1994.

Groover, M. P. Automation, Production Systems, and Computer Integrated Manufacturing. 3rd ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2007.

J. K. Lasser Institute. How to Run a Small Business. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1994.

Konz, Stephen. Facility Design. New York: Wiley, 1985.

Myers, John. "Fundamentals of Production that Influence Industrial Facility Designs." *Appraisal Journal*. April 1994.

Sherali, Hanif D., Barbara M. P. Fraticelli, and Russell D. Melle. "Enhanced Model Formulations for Optimal Facility Layout." *Operations Research*. July August 2003.

Stegmeier, Diane. Innovations in Office Design. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley,2008. Tompkins, James A. Facilities Planning. 4th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Weiss, Howard J., and Mark E. Gershon. *Production and Operations Management.* 3rd ed. Boston, Mass.: Allyn and Bacon, 1993.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

FACILITY MANAGEMENT

Facility management is the coordination of the physical workplace with the people and work of an organization. It is the integration of business administration, architecture, and the behavioral and engineering sciences. In the most basic terms, facility management encompasses all activities related to keeping a complex operating. Facilities include grocery stores, auto shops, sports complexes, jails, office buildings, hospitals, hotels, retail establishments, and all other revenue generating or government institutions.

Responsibilities associated with facility management typically include a wide range of function and support services, including janitorial services; security; property or building management; engineering services; space planning and accounting; mail and messenger services; records management; computing, telecommunications and information systems; safety; and other support duties. It is the job of the facility manager to create an environment that encourages productivity, is safe, is pleasing to clients and customers, meets government mandates, and is efficient.

One of the primary aspects of good facilities management is flexibility. The litheness of many facilities managers has been challenged during the global economic crises that began in 2008. In an interview during the 2009 European Facility Management Conference, John McGee, Chair of the Board of Directors of the International Facility Management Association (IFMA) discussed these new challenges. He said, "In hard times, budgets get reduced, projects get deferred and maintaining a positive flow becomes more difficult. Facility management professionals are critical to the business in these times including leading the prioritization of maintenance projects, staying in control of day-to-day building costs, reducing energy consumption and advising on where to defer and where to invest in building improvements."

DIFFERENT BUSINESSES AND THEIR DIFFERENT FACILITY NEEDS

The term "facility" is used to refer to a broad spectrum of buildings, complexes, and other physical entities. "The only thread common among these entities is the fact that they are all *places*," wrote Alan M. Levitt in *Disaster Planning and Recovery: A Guide for Facility Professionals.* "A 'facility' may be a space or an office or suite of offices; a floor or group of floors within a building; a single building or a group of buildings or structures. These structures may be in an urban setting or freestanding in a suburban or rural setting. The structures or buildings may be a part of a complex or office park or campus."

The key is to define the facility as a physical place where business activities are done, and to make facility management plans in accordance with the needs and demands of those business activities. After all, the facility needs of a movie theatre, a museum, a delicatessen, a plastics manufacturer, and a bank are apt to be considerably different, even though there will likely be certain basic needs that all will share (furniture, office space, air conditioning systems, light fixtures, etc.). Good facility management is concerned with addressing those needs in the best and most cost-effective ways possible. Indeed, facility management encompasses a wide range of responsibilities, including the following:

- Monitoring organization efficiency. The coordination of personnel, machines, supplies, work in progress, finished products, and deliveries must all be done if a plant is to be successful.
- Ensuring that the business receives the most it can for its facility-related expenditures (this is often done through standardization of companywide needs so that highvolume purchases of necessary products can be made).
- Real estate procurement, leasing, and disposal (or facility construction, renovation, and relocation).
- Ensuring that the divergent processes, procedures, and standards present in a business complement rather than interfere with one another.
- Monitoring all aspects of facility maintenance and upkeep so that the business can operate at highest capacity.
- Tracking and responding to environmental, health, safety, and security issues.
- Ensuring facility compliance with relevant regulatory codes and regulations.
- Anticipating future facility needs in areas as diverse as fluorescent light procurement, new space for expanded assembly lines, automation, and wiring for new computer networks.
- Educating the work force about all manner of standards and procedures, from ordering office supplies to acting in the event of a disaster.

THE EVOLVING CHARACTER OF FACILITY MANAGEMENT

Facility management has traditionally been associated with janitorial services, mailrooms, and security. Since the middle of the twentieth century, facility management has evolved into a demanding discipline. Factors driving the complexity of the facility manager's job are numerous. For example, facilities have become much larger and more complicated, often relying on computerized and electronic support systems that require expertise to operate and repair. Personal computer networks, sophisticated telecommunications systems, and other technological tools have significantly increased the requirements of facility management since the 1970s.

Of course, many other factors have had an effect on the challenges of facility management. For example, the newfound corporate cost-consciousness that emerged during the 1980s generated an emphasis on operational efficiency. Writing in IIE Solutions, Steven M. Price summarized the facility manager's situation: "Facilities professionals are being asked to contain costs while achieving maximum beneficial use that is, to achieve more with less." In addition, philosophical changes such as increased reliance on teamwork, cross-functional teams, and telecommuting have created new spacing and infrastructure demands. Finally, the responsibilities of facility managers have continued to broaden into all areas of facility upkeep, including insuring that the business adheres to regulatory requirements in such areas as handicapped access, hazardous material handling and disposal, and other "safe workplace" issues.

The end result of new technology, efficiency pressures, and government regulations has been an expansion of the facility management role. By the 1990s, facility managers were often highly trained and educated and prepared to wear several hats. Depending on the size of the complex, the manager will likely be responsible for directing a facility management and maintenance staff. In addition to overseeing the important duties related to standard maintenance, mailroom, and security activities, he or she may also be responsible for providing engineering and architectural services, hiring subcontractors, maintaining computer and telecommunications systems, and even buying, selling, or leasing real estate or office space.

For example, suppose that a company has decided to consolidate five branch offices into a central computerized facility. It may be the facility manager's job to plan, coordinate, and manage the move. The manager may have to find the new space and negotiate a purchase. And he or she will likely have to determine which furniture and equipment can be moved to the new office, and when and how to do so with a minimal disruption of the operation. This may include negotiating prices for new

furniture and equipment or balancing needs with a limited budget.

The facility management department may also furnish engineering and architectural design services for the new space, and even provide input for the selection of new computer and information systems. Of import will be the design and implementation of various security measures and systems that reduce the risk of theft and ensure worker safety. The manager will also be responsible for considering federal, state, and local regulations. He or she will need to ensure that the complex conforms to mandates associated with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), clean air and other environmental protection regulations, and other rules. The ADA dictates a list of requirements related to disabled employee and patron access with which most facilities must comply, while clean air laws impose standards for indoor air quality and hazardous emissions. Similarly, other laws regulate energy consumption, safety, smoking, and other factors that fall under the facility manager's umbrella of responsibility.

By the twenty-first century, sustainability had become an increasingly important aspect of facilities management. This was due in part to the U.S. Green Building Council (USGBC) developing Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design, better known as LEED. LEED provides standards and ratings for environmentally friendly and sustainable building design, construction, and management.

FACILITY MANAGEMENT IN THE FUTURE

Analysts have suggested that evolving business realities in the realms of process improvement, cost containment, speed-to-market accelerations, quality control, sustainability, and workplace arrangements and concepts will all have a big impact on future notions of facility management. The challenge for facility managers will be to integrate knowledge workers into a dynamic business environment of global competition, technological developments, security threats, and changing values. Steven M. Price, in his *IIE Solutions* article titled "Facilities Planning: A Perspective for the Information Age" laid out four primary precepts that will likely form the underpinnings of future financial management planning:

 Understanding the evolving nature of knowledgebased business. "The new workforce and the content of its work is migrating from a bureaucratic control of resources and the movement of materials through a process toward a highly flexible and networked organization whose added value is exploiting specialized knowledge and information to solve complex problems," wrote Price.

- 2. Understanding workspace trends. Price and other business analysts believe that computing and communications technologies are fundamentally transforming the workplace landscape. As shared jobs, telecommuting, home-based businesses, flexible work hours and other trends make further inroads in the business world, facility management philosophies will have to keep pace.
- 3. Understanding how new technologies have removed old restrictions on conducting business. This, said Price, basically entails recognizing that "the removal of physical limitations caused by transportation and communications technology has changed the scope, strategy, and structure of the business world."
- 4. Understanding "Job Factor" basics. Price noted that IBM and other companies have developed facility management philosophies that study the interaction of all job factors, including those of physical environment and job content.

CONTRACT FACILITY MANAGEMENT

Increasing numbers of large businesses are choosing to outsource their facility management tasks to specialized facility management companies that operate the complex for the owner on a contract basis. This arrangement has become more common in part because of the increasing scope and complexity of facility management. Companies that hire contract managers prefer to focus on other goals, such as producing a product or providing a service. Many of these firms find that outsourcing facility management duties to a specialist reduces costs and improves operations.

Contract facility managers may be hired to manage an entire complex or just one part of a large operation. For example, some companies hire contract managers that specialize in operating mailrooms or providing janitorial services. In any case, the company expects to benefit from the expertise of the manager or management firm it hires. A contractor that manages data processing systems, for example, may bring technical know-how that its employer would have great difficulty cultivating inhouse. Likewise, a recreation facility owner that employs a facility manager specializing in the operation of sport complexes may benefit from the contractor's mix of knowledge related to grounds keeping, accounting and reporting, and sports marketing, among other functions.

Besides expertise and efficiency, several other benefits are provided by contract facility managers. One such benefit is the reduced liability to owner's or occupant's for personnel. By contracting a firm to manage one of its factories, an organization can substantially reduce its involvement in staffing, training, worker's compensation expenses and litigation, employee benefits, and worker grievances. It also

eliminates general management and payroll responsibilities. Rather than tracking hours and writing checks for an entire staff, it simply pays the facility management company. In addition, a company that hires a facility management firm can quickly reduce or increase its staff as it chooses without worrying about hiring or severance legalities.

Whether a small business chooses to outsource or maintain internal control of its facility management processes the ultimate goals are the same. As Raymond O'Brien commented in *Managing Office Technology*, "both the inhouse facility management department and outsourced services must recognize that the facility management business is changing. While, traditionally, interior planning has been driven by preconceived notions of what is appropriate, business today increasingly is not being conducted in a traditional manner or in traditional locations.... Changing roles, combined with changing technology, drives the environment of the future."

Although he concurred that the field of facility management is in a state of flux at the moment, O'Brien argued that quality facility management could became an even greater advantage for attentive businesses in the future: "[Facility management] offers those with entrepreneurial spirit enormous opportunity. Whether working within a corporation or as an outsourced service provider, imaginative facility managers can find myriad ways to improve service to the company or the client while creating an interesting, challenging position for themselves."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alder, Steve. "Disaster and Recovery Planning: A Guide for Facility Managers." *Security Management*. June 2005.

Atkin, Brian, and Adrian Brooks. *Total Facilities Management*. 3rd ed. Chichester, U.K.: Wiley Blackwell, 2009.

Brown, Malcolm. "Rulers of the New Frontier." *Management Today*. March 1996.

Cotts, David G., Kathy O. Roper, and Richard P. Payant. The Facility Management Handbook. 3rd ed. New York: AMACOM, 2009.

"Facility Management Plays a Key Role in Times of Crisis." European Facility Management Conference 2009. March 2009.

Friday, Stormy. Organization Development for Facility Managers. New York: AMACOM, 2003.

Huston, John. "Mastering the Facility." *Buildings*. December 1999.

Kruk, Leonard B. "Facilities Planning Supports Changing Office Technologies." Managing Office Technology. December 1996.

Levitt, Alan M. Disaster Planning and Recovery: A Guide for Facility Professionals. New York: Wiley, 1997.

Lewis, Bernard T., and Richard P. Payant. *The Facility Manager's Emergency Preparedness Handbook*. New York: AMACOM, 2003.

Martin, David M. *The A Z of Facilities Property Management*. London: Thorogood, 2008.

Notari, Peter. "Adaptive Reuse, An Alternative." Sustainable Facility. 3 February 2010. Available from: http://

www.sustainablefacility.com/Articles/Web Exclusive/ BNP GUID 9 5 2006 A 10000000000000750039. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

O'Brien, Raymond. "Facility Managers Provide Invaluable Services." *Managing Office Technology.* September 1995.

Price, Steven M. "Facilities Planning: A Perspective for the Information Age." *IIE Solutions*. August 1997.

Sopko, Sandy. "Smaller Staffs and Budgets Boost FM Outsourcing." *The Office.*. August 1993.

Tuveson, Kit. "Facility Management in the 21st Century." Managing Office Technology. May 1998.

U.S. Green Building Council. "What LEED is." Available from: http://www.usgbc.org/DisplayPage.aspx?CMSPageID=1988. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

FACTORING

Factoring is a form of financing in which a business sells its receivables to a third party or "factor company" at a discounted price. Under this arrangement, a factor company agrees to provide financing and other services to the selling business in return for interest and fees on the money that it advanced against the seller's accounts receivables. Businesses in need of cash can thus secure about 80 percent of their accounts receivables' face value. In rare cases, a higher percentage can be secured, but in most instances 20 percent of the value of the accounts receivable is held in reserve until the accounts are collected.

Factoring is a tool used by many established firms to avoid the cash flow problems that arise because of a customer's slow payment patterns. Economic downturns are often accompanied by an elongation of the average invoice payment time. Cash is the lifeblood of a business. Managing it efficiently is essential for success. It is often a lack of cash flow rather than a lack of sales that prevents companies from developing beyond their initial stages. Factoring agreements are one way that businesses with established sales can, for a price, guarantee smooth cash flow. Since factoring is a practice based on lending against accounts receivable, it is not a realistic source of capital for start-ups.

The global financial crises that began in 2008 was a challenge for some factoring institutions, including one of the largest, CIT Group. Companies directly or indirectly dependent on CIT grew concerned when in July 2009 CIT was in danger of collapsing. At that time CIT functioned as the factor for approximately 2,000 manufacturers and suppliers. These companies provided products to about 300,000 retailers in the United States.

CIT had 60 percent of the factoring market, which meant that if the company did fail, no other company could pick up the pieces right away. In the end, CIT held on until the end of 2009 when it was forced to file bankruptcy.

HOW FACTORING WORKS

There are two primary financing agreements entered into by factor companies, recourse and nonrecourse financing. Recourse financing is an agreement under which the borrower maintains the responsibility for any bad debt or uncollectible invoices that it has issued. Nonrecourse financing is the term used when the factor company bears the risk of collecting from its client's clients. It takes on the responsibility for collecting and covers uncollectible invoices.

The factoring process varies from agreement to agreement but the basics are similar in most situations. A business that is working with a factoring company, upon invoicing its clients, will send a copy of each invoice issued to the factoring company. On receipt of the invoices, the factoring company immediately provides its client with 80 to 85 percent of the value of the invoices received.

Once the outstanding invoices are paid by the business's customers to the factoring company it pays the business the remaining 20 percent of the value of those invoices less prearranged charges. Factoring charges include a fee and interest on the 80 to 85 percent paid in advance of collections.

In some respects, the factoring process is roughly comparable to credit card arrangements. Just as Master-Card buys a retailer's receivables and pays the store as soon as a sale is made, factoring companies do much the same thing on the wholesale level. For example, assume a toaster manufacturer ships a \$150,000 order to one of its customers. Rather than waiting for the customer to pay, the manufacturer can sell the receivables to a factor, receiving up to 85 percent of the \$150,000 total as soon as the goods leave the shipping dock and an invoice is sent. This speeds the collection process. The balance is paid, less factoring charges, when the factor collects from the toaster manufacturer's customer.

Small-business owners should be aware that factoring is different in several fundamental respects from bank financing. For one thing, it is much more expensive. Factoring charges can cost between 2 percent and 10 percent of sales. Arrangements for fees vary widely, depending on the credit quality of the borrower's customer account balances and the range of services that are purchased from the factor. In addition, small-business owners should recognize that utilizing a factor company is an all-or-nothing proposition. Factors generally demand 100 percent of a client's receivables. They will not limit their efforts to those receivables considered marginal or high risk.

GROWTH OF FACTORING

Even though factoring carries some risks for small enterprises, it is regarded as a viable short-term cash management tool, and factor companies are an increasingly mainstream choice for small-business owners seeking capital. According to data from the World Bank, the volume of business handled by factors in the United States increased 15.2 percent between 1998 and 2003. In 2005, total worldwide factoring volume was over \$1 trillion.

Factoring companies usually include a range of accounts receivable services as a part of their overall service. These services include such things as bookkeeping, collections, and credit verification. By reducing the in-house cost of managing these tasks it is more likely that a business will be able to justify the cost of working with a factoring company.

Although the cost of working with a factoring company is high, it may still be more cost effective than offering customers a 6 percent early payment discount in order to encourage the early payment of invoices. A factor will provide a business with cash almost immediately upon shipping a product whereas early payment discounts will usually only bring in payments marginally sooner than would be the case without the discount. Working with a factor is far more likely to offer substantial cash flow benefits than simply speeding up the collection period. The growth of factoring suggests that many companies are finding it a profitable way in which to help manage cash flow.

SELECTING A FACTOR

Selecting a factor is much like selecting any other service provider. The objective is to find the best price for the services provided. A variety of institutions, including bank subsidiaries and finance companies, provide factoring services. These companies can be found in several different ways, though the easiest is online searching. The Commercial Finance Association offers an online database of its members and their service offerings, as does the International Factoring Group and the EU Forum for the Factoring and Commercial Finance Industry.

Several considerations that should be weighed by the small-business owner in making fee arrangements with a factor. These include:

 Recourse. Small business enterprises that elect to go with a recourse factor (in which they bear final responsibility for collecting monies owed) over nonrecourse factors (where the factor company bears that responsibility) will find that they may gain lower fees and more money from the factor in return for increasing their risk.

Factoring

- Customer Base. The larger the number of customers a business has, the more cost advantages the factor can offer the business. Automation provides factors with significant economies of scale when a large number of customers are involved.
- Creditworthiness of Customers. Factor companies
 will assess the creditworthiness of a business's clients
 and use this as an important element in pricing the
 factoring services for that business. Factors will not
 purchase substandard customer balances.
- Size and Age of the Average Invoice. Smaller receivables that have been on the books for a while will result in less advantageous factoring arrangements for small-business owners than will large, current receivables.
- Factor Preferences. Some factors tend to work with larger businesses, while others concentrate their efforts on smaller enterprises. Large factor companies tend to focus their attention on companies that have at least \$10 million in annual sales, while smaller factor companies sometimes known as "re-factors" may provide services to companies with annual sales as low as \$300,000.
- Industry Knowledge. Most factors that reach agreements with small businesses will have a fairly solid understanding of the industry and competitive environment in which those businesses operate. Such factor companies can provide help to small businesses in determining who they should (and should not) extend credit to. In addition, factor companies can be helpful in settling upon credit limits for both new and existing customers.
- System Compatibility. Most businesses in today's
 environment have implemented automated processes
 to calculate and monitor accounts receivable and
 cash applications of cash received. Small-business
 owners should make sure that their systems are
 compatible with those of the factor before agreeing
 to a factoring arrangement.
- Collections. As indicated above, this can be a tricky area for the small-business owner. Handing over collection duties to a factor company is expensive, and overaggressive collection efforts on their part can damage a small business's relations with legitimate clients. In his 2010 book *Optimizing Back Office Operations*, Zahid Khalid warned against small businesses using factoring for accounts receivable for this very reason. "A factor may well jeopardize the business relationship between a buyer and a supplier by using aggressive collections techniques. After all, the factor's discount fees are tied to the collection of the invoice." he wrote. However, factor companies

often have better luck in collecting money owed than do small business enterprises, which have more limited resources to dedicate to the collections process. Business owners should recognize, however, that the factor is only interested in business transactions in which their client is owed money. Factors will not be responsible for nonpayment that is attributed to other issues, such as vendor disputes or defective merchandise.

SEE ALSO Accounts Receivable; Cash Flow; Discounted
Cash Flow

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Andresky Fraser, Jill. "Show Me the Money: You Can Look for Money in All the Wrong Places." *Inc.* March 1997.
- Baker, Marie H. R., Leora Klapper, and Gregory F. Udell.

 Financing Small and Medium Size Enterprises with Factoring:

 Global Growth in Factoring and Its Potential in Eastern

 Europe. The World Bank, 2004.
- Banchero, Paola. "Financing Fight: Nonbank Lenders Want Nothing More Than to Take Business Away from Traditional Banks." *Kansas City Business Journal.* 10 October 1997.
- Dresser, Guy. "Factoring: The Way to Cash." *Director*. January 1997.
- Fiordelisi, Franco, and Philip Molyneux. "Efficiency in the Factoring Industry." *Applied Economics.* 20 May 2004.
- "How to Make Them Give You the Money." Money. June 1995.
- Khalid, Zahid. Optimizing Back Office Operations: Best Practices to Maximize Profitability. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- Klapper, Leora. "Export Financing for SMEs: The Role of Factoring." Trade Note, the World Bank Group. September 16, 2006. Available from: http://siteresources.worldbank.org/ INTRANETTRADE/Resources/239054 1126812419270/ Trade Note 29 Klapper.pdf. Retrieved February 24, 2010.
- Reynes, Roberta. "A Big Factor in Expansion." *Nation's Business*. January 1999.
- Rosenbloom, Stephanie. "Retailers Say Losing CIT Would Crimp Supply Chain." New York Times. 16 July 2009.
- Sherman, Andrew J. *The Complete Guide to Running and Growing Your Business.* New York: Times Business, 1997.
- Story, Mary. "When Money Flows: Smoothing the Business Cycle Makes Sense." New Zealand Managment. March 2005.
- Tucker, Ross, and Arthur Zackiewicz. "Selling to Fewer Stores? Call a Factor." *Daily News Record.* 6 June 2005.
- Warren, Carl S., Philip E. Fess, and Jonathan Duchac.

 Accounting. 23rd ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2008.
- Whittemore, Meg. "Creative Financing that Succeeds." *Nation's Business*. April 1995.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

FAMILY LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

Family limited partnerships (sometimes known as FLPs and pronounced "flip" by tax experts) are a popular tool utilized by owners of family businesses who wish to pass on their companies to their children while minimizing the federal tax burden that sometimes accompanies such a transfer. The family limited partnership is a legal agreement that allows business owners and their children to address tax issues, business-succession, and estate-planning needs all at once. In simple terms, a parent may transfer assets, such as a family business, into a family limited partnership formed with the children. The parents, as general partners, maintain control of the assets. The children are limited partners. The assets that are transferred to the FLP are restricted less liquid, harder to sell and consequently, their value is discounted for tax purposes. The result is that a typical business may have a discounted tax value of 20 to 50 percent under its pre-FLP value. After the older family member dies, the FLP is taxed as part of his or her estate but the amount due is reduced since the value within the FLP has been reduced. Thus, a tax saving is realized. The resulting reduction in tax burden has propelled family limited partnerships to the forefront of estate-planning techniques.

ESTATE PLANNING IN THE FAMILY OWNED BUSINESS

When considered in the context of family-owned businesses, estate planning is basically the practice of transferring ownership of the family business to the next generation. Families must plan to minimize their tax burden at the time of the owner's death so that the resources can stay within the company and the family. The complexity of American tax law, however, makes it necessary for most estate planning to be undertaken with the assistance of professionals in the realms of accounting and law.

Since estate planning is such a vital element of long-term family business strategies, consultants encourage business owners to establish an estate plan as soon as their enterprise becomes successful, and to make sure that they update it as necessary as business or family circumstances change. A variety of options are available that can help a business owner defer or otherwise minimize the transfer taxes associated with handing down a family business. A marital deduction trust, for example, passes property along to a surviving spouse in the event of the owner's death, and no taxes are owed until the spouse dies. It is also possible to pay the estate taxes associated with the transfer of a family business on an installment basis, so that no taxes are owed for 5 years and the balance is paid in annual installments over a 10-year period.

CURRENT ESTATE TAX RATES

Changes in estate tax law have resulted in a great reduction in the number of estates that are subject to **any** federal estate taxes. In fact, in 2009 only 0.24 percent of all U.S. estates were affected by federal estate tax, leaving 99.76 percent able, if necessary, to pass on all of their assets to heirs on a federal tax-free basis. State taxes on inherited property are another subject. Each state assesses its own estate tax.

In 2001 the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act (EGTRRA) was passed. This act substantially changed federal estate and gift tax laws. The new law increased the exemption rate every 2 years from \$1 million in 2003 to \$2 for 2006 to 2008 to \$3.5 million in 2009. EGTRRA set the tax to expire completely in 2010, but a "sunset clause" in the law will bring back the estate tax in 2011 in its pre-EGTRRA form, with an exclusion amount of \$1 million. Unless Congress votes to repeal the tax altogether (as of early 2010, no such vote had occurred), or to change exclusion and tax rates, there will be significant differences in estate taxes between 2010 no estate taxes at all and 2011 higher rates and a lower exclusion. This unusual situation has led to many jokes along the lines of the one in the title of a 2006Money magazine article: "Could You Please Die Sometime in 2010?"

While a total permanent repeal would obviously remove a major obstacle in estate planning, the consensus among observers is that permanent repeal is not likely to occur in the immediate future, if at all, and that in fact Congress is unlikely to take action to address the return of the pre-2001 estate tax exemption level and tax rates. While this has led to frustration among estate planners and business consultants, they are recommending that their clients plan to face a significantly more burdensome estate tax for the foreseeable future. Family limited partnerships are one useful tool for preparing to minimize estate taxes now and in the uncertain tax environment of the future.

ADVANTAGES OF FAMILY LIMITED PARTNERSHIPS

The primary purpose of family limited partnerships is to blunt the impact of estate taxes. Estate taxes can hit family businesses hard because the full value of a parent's business may be included in the parent's estate when he or she dies. The estate tax is one of the highest taxes levied. It is only borne by individuals with very large estates. Under 2009 rules, the first \$3.5 million of an individual's estate is exempt from federal estate tax, but amounts above the exempt portion are subject to a tax rate of 45 percent. The nominal tax rate depends on the size of the estate. For example, an estate of \$4 million would result in a tax payment of 45 percent of \$500,000, or \$225,000. This

represents a nominal tax rate of only 5.6 percent. For an estate of \$10 million, the tax payment is 45 percent of \$6.5 million, a nominal tax rate of 29 percent. Thus, the more successful the family business, the higher the nominal tax rate and the more incentive there is to take steps to dampen the financial impact of this tax.

One way to dampen the impact of this tax is to make use of Internal Revenue Service (IRS) rules that allow individuals to make annual gifts to other individuals without incurring gift taxes. These gifts reduce the size of the estate, potentially bringing it below the exemption level and in any case reducing the nominal rate of estate tax paid. The other way to elude the full brunt of the estate tax is by forming an FLP.

A basic family limited partnership operates as follows. The parents (or a single parent) retain a general partnership interest in the property as little as 1 percent and give limited-partnership interests to their children, usually over a number of years. The general partner, or partners, retain complete control over the assets in the partnership, and no management authority is given to the limited partner(s).

In the most basic terms, a family limited partnership allows the business to be transferred to the next generation at considerably less than its full value. This reduces the size of the estate and thus the amount of federal taxes owed. Indeed, observers indicate that these discounts can amount to as much as 50 percent of a business's value. The discounted valuation occurs because the shares cannot be easily sold or otherwise transferred and because such partnership interests do not carry any voting rights or control in the business in question. Since the gifted shares are discounted, the partnership pays lower gift taxes on those shares. For example, if a \$15,000 limited partnership share is appraised at \$8,000, the parents can transfer that share to a child plus \$4,000 worth of something else in a single year and stay within the \$12,000 annual tax exclusion on gifts. Second, this reevaluation also applies to the shares in the FLP that the parents continue to hold. Third, because the parents are transferring shares out of their estate, they are reducing the value of the estate for annual tax purposes as well.

OTHER CONSIDERATIONS

Many estate planners and business consultants encourage their clients to look into FLPs for tax reasons, but they note that family business owners should weigh some other nontax factors as well. These include:

Lawsuit Protection. A family limited partnership may serve as asset protection in the case of a lawsuit. Because the assets within an FLP are not the personal property of its partners, any legal judgement against one of the partners

does not include the assets held by the FLP. The portion of the plaintiff's assets that are located within the FLP are thus protected from a legal judgment until disbursements are made from the FLP to the partner.

Timing of the Formation of the Limited Partnership. Estate planners and business consultants warn that the Internal Revenue Service will not necessarily approve a family limited partnership if it is transparently obvious that the FLP was formed simply to skirt paying taxes. Family-business owners who attempt to institute an FLP a few weeks before their death from some foreseeable illness will likely find their efforts blocked.

Divorce. In most instances, a child's ownership of limited partnership shares will not be impacted by a divorce action by his or her parents, but business owners seeking to ensure protection for their child can take a couple of steps to provide additional insurance. Since limited partners (children) receive their shares as a gift and are not permitted to vote or otherwise exercise any authority in the partnership, the child's shares will not be considered part of the marital assets. Instead, they will remain the sole and separate property of the child. The key, say legal experts, is to make sure that the shares were never formally made part of the marital property.

Expense of Setting Up an FLP. Establishing a family limited partnership can be somewhat expensive, although the price tag depends in large part on the size of the company, the value of its assets, the number of intended minority owners, and other factors. In 2009 a familyowned company would need to have a value in excess of \$3.5 million (or \$7 million if a husband and wife team were partners in the business) before it would have any estate tax liability upon the death of its principal, but in the absence of Congressional action on the estate tax in 2010, that will drop to \$1 million (\$2 million for a husband and wife partnership) in 2011. If the value of the firm exceeds this threshold the cost of setting up an FLP will likely be justified by the savings it will be able to generate by reducing the tax obligations due upon the transfer of the company.

Compatibility with Business. FLPs are better suited to some businesses than others. The effectiveness of FLPs is greatest when used in family companies related to real estate or companies whose business relies greatly on capital assets. For service-oriented companies firms that do consulting, computer networking, software development, landscaping, child care, as well as small retailers, for example the vehicle is not as beneficial since firms of this kind tend not to have large asset balances that they wish to protect from taxation.

Increased Risk of IRS Audits. Although family limited partnerships can be very valuable, and their use is increasing, accountants and estate planning attorneys do caution family-business owners that the use of an FLP will almost certainly lead to an IRS audit. This is not a reason to avoid forming an FLP but it does emphasize the need to do so with care and to keep thorough and complete documentation on its formation and activities.

A string of recent court cases in which the IRS successfully challenged the legitimacy of particular FLPs can provide guidelines to follow in forming FLPs that will withstand an IRS challenge. In his *Daily Record* article titled "Commentary: IRS Looks More Kindly on Family Limited Partnerships That Serve Business," Gary Williams explains why FLPs based on true family-owned businesses are more likely to survive an IRS challenge. He states that "commentators think you'll be on safest ground if the FLP includes an active family business or investment that requires active management by the FLP's partners, such as rental property."

Another measure that can be taken to improve one's likelihood of a successful audit outcome is to have the business appraised by an experienced, respected professional who can provide a solid valuation.

Dissatisfaction Among Minority Owners. Ironically, some family businesses find that FLPs actually spark difficulties between parents and their children, despite the formidable savings that such a plan can provide and the ultimate aim reduced estate taxes upon succession the partnership. This is certainly not always the case; many families put together family limited partnerships that garner tax savings without a ripple of internal dissension or dissatisfaction. But it is a factor that can crop up, depending on the personalities and financial situations of the persons involved. When conflict arises it is usually caused by the minority owners who may feel constrained, unable to sell their shares and convert them into a liquid asset as desired. This feeling of not having control often manifests in the form of harassing the management, criticizing business decisions, lobbying for dividends, and generally causing unrest.

Need for Professional Guidance. Establishing a family limited partnership is a complex estate-planning strategy, made even more complicated by the uncertainty of the regulatory environment. Consequently, business owners are strongly encouraged to secure qualified legal or accounting help in setting up such plans.

SEE ALSO Estate Planning; Estate Tax; Tax Planning; Succession Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. "The Estate Tax: Myths and Realities." 23 February 2009. Available from: http://www.cbpp.org/files/estatetaxmyths.pdf. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Cleary, Jay, and Dave Hunter. "The Family Limited Partnership." *Denver Business Journal.* 19 November 1999.
- Clifford, Denis. Estate Planning Basics. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2005.
- Harrison, Joan. "Family Business Not Fazed by Estate Tax Uncertainty." *The America's Intelligence Wire.* 10 January 2006
- "Increase in Estate Tax Exemption Highlights Changes for 2006." Mondaq Business Briefing. 5 January 2006.
- Peterson, Carlise. "Estate Tax Seen Affecting Few." *Investment News.* 30 January 2006.
- Plack, Harry J. "Form FLP to Protect Biz Assets." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 24 November 2000.
- "Planning With Family Limited Partnership." Mondaq Business Briefing. 24 May 2004.
- Szabo, Joan. "Spreading the Wealth: Transferring Part of Your Business to Your Children Now Could Lower Their Taxes Later." *Entrepreneur*. July 1997.
- Welch, Stewart H. III, Harold Apolinsky, and Craig Stephens. *JK Lasser's New Rules for Estate and Tax Planning*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- "Will You Owe Estate Taxes?" SmartMoney.com. Available from: http://www.smartmoney.com/Personal Finance/Taxes/Will You Owe Estate Taxes 9554/#ixzz0gNpTuvih. Retrieved February 23, 2010.
- Williams, Gary. "Commentary: IRS Looks More Kindly on Family Limited Partnerships That Serve Business." *Daily Record.* 22 December 2004.
- Willis, Clint. "Could You Please Die Sometime in 2010? And Other Frequently Asked Questions Under Today's Crazy Estate Tax Law." *Money.* 1 February 2006.
- Willis, Harper. "VOICES: Lawrence Brody, on Uncertainty Surrounding the Estate Tax," Wall Street Journal Blogs. 24 February 2010. Available from: http://blogs.wsj.com/financial adviser/2010/02/24/please hold voices lawrence brody on uncertainty surrounding the estate tax/. Retrieved February 24, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Miller, Anaxos

FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT

The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) provides employees who qualify with up to 12 work weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave in a 12-month period for specified family and medical reasons. It also requires group health benefits to be maintained during the leave as if employees were continuing to work instead of taking leave. The employer can elect to use the calendar year, a

fixed 12-month fiscal year, or a 12-month period prior to or after the commencement of leave as the 12-month period. The Act became effective on August 5, 1993, and applies to **all** companies who employ fifty or more people. It is primarily administered and enforced by the U.S. Department of Labor's Employment Standards Division, Wage and Hour Division.

ELIGIBILITY FOR FMLA

To qualify for FMLA benefits, an employee must: 1) work for an employer who employees fifty or more people; 2) have worked for that employer for a total of 12 months; 3) have worked at least 1,250 hours over the previous 12 months; 4) work at a location in the United States or in any territory or possession of the United States where at least 50 employees are employed by the employer within 75 miles. This latter stipulation exempts many small-business owners from FMLA rules and guidelines.

But while FMLA does not apply to small businesses that employ fewer than fifty people, it does apply to small and mid-size companies that employed fifty or more employees in 20 or more work weeks in the current or preceding calendar year. FMLA also applies to all public agencies, including local, state, and federal employers; large companies; and school administrations.

Leave Entitlement. There are several different situations under which employers subject to FMLA must grant eligible employees unpaid leave from work without penalty. Reasons include:

- Situations in which the employee is unable to work because of illness or other health difficulties.
- Placement with the employee of a child for adoption or foster care.
- Birth and care of the newborn child of the employee.
- Caring for an immediate family member with serious health difficulties (immediate family members are defined as spouse, child, or parent).

In addition, spouses employed by the same company or agency are jointly entitled to a combined total of 12 work weeks of family leave for the birth and care of a newborn child, for placement of a child for adoption or foster care, or to care for a parent suffering from a serious health condition.

Additionally, H.R. 4986, as part of the National Defense Authorization Act of 2008, amended the 1993 FMLA action to permit spouses, sons, daughters, parents or next of kin to take 26 weeks of FMLA leave to care for members of the armed forces (including those in the National Guard or Reserves) or based on any qualifying

exigency arising out of an eligible family member's service.

Finally, depending on the circumstances, some employees may be able to take leave in blocks of time or by scaling back their normal work schedule. In addition, employers or employees may sometimes choose to use accrued paid leave to cover some or all of the FMLA leave.

Illnesses and Other Conditions Covered Under FMLA.

The FMLA was written so that employees who have family members in "serious health condition" or who themselves are in such condition can use the law to protect their job during the time that they are on leave. The Department of Labor defines "serious health condition" as an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves any of the following:

- Any period of incapacity or treatment connected with overnight stays in a hospital or other residential medical care facility, and any period of incapacity or subsequent treatment in connection with such inpatient care.
- · Continuing treatment by a health care provider that includes any period of incapacity due to: 1) a health condition (including treatment of, or recovery from) lasting more than 3 consecutive days, and any subsequent treatment or period of incapacity relating to the same condition; 2) pregnancy or prenatal care; 3) a chronic serious health condition which continues over an extended period of time, requires periodic visits to a doctor or other health care professional, and may involve occasional episodes of incapacity (diabetes, asthma); 4) permanent or longterm conditions for which treatment may not work (cancer, stroke); 5) absences to receive treatments for restorative surgery or for a condition which would likely result in incapacitation for more than 3 days if not treated (radiation or chemotherapy treatments for cancer).
- In 2009 updates to the FMLA rule clarified certain issues regarding eligibility for FMLA. For example, the Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division released a piece of legislation, called the Final Rule (RIN 1215-AB35), that became effective on January 16, 2009. Among other provisions, this "Final Rule" provided additional clarity on the definition of a serious health condition. While the original individual definitions of serious condition were retained, the new rule stipulated that the condition should require more than 3 full consecutive days of incapacity as well as two visits to a health care provider.

EMPLOYER REQUIREMENTS UNDER FMLA

Employers who are subject to FMLA regulations must maintain group health insurance coverage for any employee taking FMLA leave whenever that employee already had that insurance. The employer is not allowed to make any changes in the terms of that insurance coverage, either. There are some situations, however, where an employer may be able to recover any insurance premiums that it paid out to maintain health coverage for an employee if that worker fails to return to work from FMLA leave.

In instances where the employee does return from FMLA leave, that employee is entitled to be restored to his or her original job, or to an equivalent job, complete with equivalent pay, benefits, and other terms of employment. Moreover, FMLA stipulates that an employee cannot lose any employment benefit that he or she earned prior to using FMLA leave once the employee returns to work. There are exceptions to the above rules, but they come into play only in extreme circumstances wherein returning an employee to his or her previous station will cause "substantial and grievous economic injury" to the business. Obviously, such circumstances arise only when the company is in deep financial jeopardy.

Employers who are subject to FMLA law are required to post notices that explain the Family and Medical Leave Act in the workplace. These notices are approved by the Secretary of Labor. Companies that willfully violate this requirement are subject to fines. This requirement is part of a general mandate that directs employers to inform employees of all pertinent aspects of FMLA, including employee responsibilities.

In addition, 2009 amendments by the Department of Labor altered these notice requirements, separating required notice into three different categories: general notice, eligibility notice and designation notice. Under these new provisions, employers must make employees aware of the possibility of FMLA leave and must make them aware, within five days of receiving notice of an illness or injury, whether it qualifies for FMLA leave.

STEPS TO SECURING FMLA LEAVE

Employees who wish to take advantage of the Family and Medical Leave Act must adhere to certain steps so as to soften the impact on the businesses where they are employed. Workers using FMLA must first provide 30 days' advance notice of their intention to take leave in all instances where advanced notice is possible. In addition, some employers require employees using FMLA to do some or all of the following:

- Provide medical certification supporting the need for leave.
- Provide second or third medical opinions (at the employer's expense).

- Give periodic recertification of health status.
- Provide periodic reports on employee status and intentions regarding returning to work.
- Adhere to limitations on intermittent leave.

In their article for *Entrepreneur*. Steven C. Bahls and Jane Easter Bahls admitted that adhering to the FMLA can be difficult for employers, but they also claimed that businesses benefit by retaining good employees. "Keeping a job open for months, tracking the employee's illness, determining if medical certification is adequate, keeping records on which absences are covered and which are not clearly, it's not easy to administer an FMLA leave and avoid legal trouble," they wrote. "And there remains the possibility of abuse of the system. Still, try to keep in mind what your employees gain from knowing there's a good job waiting on the other side of their problems, and what your company gains by retaining a valued employee."

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Pregnancy in the Workplace.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bahls, Steven C., and Jane Easter Bahls. "Statute of Liberty." Entrepreneur. January 2001.

The HR Focus Guide to the Family and Medical Leave Act. American Management Association, n.d.

- U.S. Department of Labor. Office of Compliance Assistance Policy. *The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)*. Available from: http://www.dol.gov/compliance/laws/comp fmla.htm.
- US Department of Labor. Wage and Hour Division. "The Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993; Final Rule." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/federalregister/HtmlDisplay.aspx?DocId=21763&Month=11&Year=2008.

Waldfogel, Jane. "Family and Medical Leave: Evidence from the 2000 Surveys." U.S. Department of Labor. Monthly Labor Review. September 2001.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

FAMILY-OWNED BUSINESSES

A family-owned business may be defined as any business in which two or more family members are involved and the majority of ownership or control lies within a family. Family-owned businesses may be the oldest form of business organization. Farms were an early form of family business in which private life and work life were intertwined. In urban settings it was once normal for a shopkeeper or doctor to live in the same building in which he or she worked and family members often helped with the business as needed.

Since the early 1980s the academic study of family business as a distinct and important category of commerce has developed. Today family-owned businesses are recognized as important and dynamic participants in the world economy. According to the U.S. Bureau of the Census, about 90 percent of American businesses are familyowned or controlled. Ranging in size from two-person partnerships to Fortune 500 firms, statistics from the Small Business Administration Office of Advocacy report that these businesses accounted for just over half of the nation's private sector employment and over half of the gross national product in 2009. Family businesses may have some advantages over other business entities in their focus on the long term, their commitment to quality (which is often associated with the family name), and their care and concern for employees. But family businesses also face a unique set of management challenges stemming from the overlap of family and business issues.

ISSUES IN FAMILY BUSINESSES

A family business can be described as an interaction between two separate but connected systems the business and the family with uncertain boundaries and different rules. Graphically, this concept can be presented as two intersecting circles. Family businesses may include numerous combinations of family members in various business roles, including husbands and wives, parents and children, extended families, and multiple generations playing the roles of stockholders, board members, working partners, advisors, and employees. Conflicts often arise due to the overlap of these roles. The ways in which individuals typically communicate within a family, for example, may be inappropriate in business situations. Likewise, personal concerns or rivalries may carry over into the workplace to the detriment of the firm.

These issues may be especially true when husbands and wives work together. This trend has become so common, according to the Clearinghouse on Entrepreneurship Education (CELCEE) Digest, that a special term has been coined for these couples: "copreneurs." However, despite the prevalence of married couples running a business together some studies suggest that approximately 30 percent of businesses are run by husband/wife teams the situation is rife with potential pitfalls.

Not only do married couples running a business together face many of the same issues as those faced by other family businesses, but they also face added pressures caused by their status as husband and wife.

For example, because both individuals are selfemployed within the same company, the entire family income is dependent upon the success of the business. This can lead to heightened levels of stress, especially when combined with the long working hours necessary to make the business succeed. (Copreneurs in Canada work an average of 86 combined hours per week, as opposed to the 74 combined hours worked by non-coprenuer couples.) In addition, Craig Aronoff, co-chairman of the Family Business Consulting Group and founder-director of the Cox Family Enterprise Center at Kennesaw State University in Kennesaw, Georgia, reports that many married couples become consumed with talking about the business at home, at the expense of both the marriage and their personal happiness levels, as home becomes an extension of business rather a place to relax.

In order to succeed, a family business must keep lines of communication open, make use of strategic planning tools, and engage the assistance of outside advisors as needed. Everyone involved in the family business and especially husband and wife teams must also be cognizant of the fundamental need to keep family and business separate and not to allow the business relationship to supersede the family ties in importance.

Family versus Non-family Employees. There are a number of common issues that most family businesses face at one time or another. Attracting and retaining nonfamily employees can be problematic because such employees may find it difficult to deal with family conflicts on the job, limited opportunities for advancement, and the special treatment sometimes accorded family members. In addition, some family members may resent outsiders being brought into the firm and purposely make things unpleasant for nonfamily employees. But outsiders can provide a stabilizing force in a family business by offering a fair and impartial perspective on business issues. Family business leaders can conduct exit interviews with departing nonfamily employees to determine the cause of turnover and develop a course of action to prevent it.

Employment Qualifications. Many family businesses also have trouble determining guidelines and qualifications for family members hoping to participate in the business. Some companies try to limit the participation of people with certain relationships to the family, such as in-laws, in order to minimize the potential for conflicts. Family businesses often face pressure to hire relatives or close friends who may lack the talent or skill to make a useful contribution to the business. Once hired, such people can be difficult to fire, even if they cost the company money or reduce the motivation of other employees by exhibiting a poor attitude. A strict policy of only hiring people with legitimate qualifications to fill existing openings can help a company avoid such problems, but only if the policy is applied without exception. If a company is forced to hire a less-than-desirable employee, analysts suggest providing special training to develop a useful talent, enlisting the help of a nonfamily employee in training and supervising, and assigning special projects that minimize negative contact with other employees.

Salaries and Compensation. Another challenge frequently encountered by family businesses involves paying salaries to and dividing the profits among the family members who participate in the firm. In order to grow, a small business must be able to use a relatively large percentage of profits for expansion. But some family members, especially those who are owners but not employees of the company, may not see the value of expenditures that reduce the amount of current dividends they receive. This is a source of conflict for many family firms and an added level of difficulty in making the necessary investments into the business for continued success. To ensure that salaries are distributed fairly among family and nonfamily employees, business leaders should match them to industry guidelines for each job description. When additional compensation is needed to reward certain employees for their contributions to the company, fringe benefits or equity distributions can be used.

Succession. Another important issue relating to family businesses is succession determining who will take over leadership or ownership of the company when the current generation retires or dies. The key to avoiding conflicts about who will take over a business is having a welldefined plan in place. A family retreat, or a meeting on neutral ground without distractions or interruptions, can be an ideal setting to open discussions on family goals and future plans, the timing of expected transitions, and the preparation of the current generation for stepping down and the future generation for taking over. When succession is postponed, older relatives who remain involved in the family firm may develop a preference for maintaining the status quo. These people may resist change and refuse to take risks, even though such an attitude can inhibit business growth. The business leaders should take steps gradually to remove these relatives from the daily operations of the firm, including encouraging them to become involved in outside activities, arranging for them to sell some of their stock or convert it to preferred shares, or possibly restructuring the company to dilute their influence.

Family business leaders can take a number of steps in order to avoid becoming caught up in these common pitfalls. Having a clear statement of goals, an organized plan to accomplish the goals, a defined hierarchy for decision making, an established plan for succession, and strong lines of communication will help to prevent many possible problems from arising. All family members involved in the business must understand that their rights and responsibilities are different at home and at work.

While family relationships and goals take precedence at home, the success of the business comes first at work.

When emotion intrudes upon work relationships, something that happens in all businesses from time to time, and the inevitable conflicts between family members arise, the manager must intervene and make the objective decisions necessary to protect the interests of the firm. Rather than taking sides in a dispute, the manager must make it clear to all employees that personal disagreements will not be allowed to interfere with work. This approach should discourage employees from jockeying for position or playing politics. The business leader may also find it useful to have regular meetings with family members and to put all business agreements and policy guidelines in writing.

THE PLANNING PROCESS

Strategic planning, centering around both business and family goals, is vital to successful family businesses. In fact, planning may be more crucial to family businesses than to other types of business entities, because in many cases families have a majority of their assets tied up in the business. Since much conflict arises due to a disparity between family and business goals, planning is required to align these goals and formulate a strategy for reaching them. The ideal plan will allow the company to balance family and business needs to everyone's advantage.

Family Planning. In family planning, all interested members of the family get together to develop a mission statement that describes why they are committed to the business. In allowing family members to share their goals, needs, priorities, strengths, weaknesses, and ability to contribute, family planning helps create a unified vision of the company that will guide future dealings.

A special meeting called a family retreat or family council can guide the communication process and encourage involvement by providing family members with a venue to voice their opinions and plan for the future in a structured way. By participating in the family retreat, children can gain a better understanding of the opportunities in the business, learn about managing resources, and inherit values and traditions. It also provides an opportunity for conflicts to be discussed and settled. Topics brought to family councils can include: rules for joining the business, treatment of family members working and not working in the business, role of in-laws, evaluations and pay scales, stock ownership, ways to provide financial security for the senior generation, training and development of the junior generation, the company's image in the community, philanthropy, opportunities for new businesses, and diverse interests among family members. Leadership of the family council can be on a rotating basis,

or an outside family business consultant may be hired as a facilitator.

Business Planning. Business planning begins with the long-term goals and objectives the family holds for themselves and for the business. The business leaders then integrate these goals into the business strategy. In business planning, management analyzes the strengths and weaknesses of the company in relation to its environment, including its organizational structure, culture, and resources. The next stage involves identifying opportunities for the company to pursue, given its strengths, and threats for the company to manage, given its weaknesses. Finally, the planning process concludes with the creation of a mission statement, a set of objectives, and a set of general strategies and specific action steps to meet the objectives and support the mission. This process is often overseen by a board of directors, an advisory board, or professional advisors.

Succession Planning. Succession planning involves deciding who will lead the company in the next generation. Unfortunately, nearly one-third of family-owned businesses do not survive the transition from the first generation of ownership to the second, and only 13 percent of family businesses remain in the family over 60 years. Problems making the transition can occur for any number of reasons: 1) the business was no longer viable; 2) the next generation did not wish to continue the business, or 3) the new leadership was not prepared for the burden of full operational control. Lack of planning, however, is by far the most common underlying reason for a company to fail in the generational transition. At any given time, a full 40 percent of American firms are facing the succession issue, yet relatively few make succession plans. Business owners may be reluctant to face the issue because they do not want to relinquish control, feel their successor is not ready, have few interests outside the business, or wish to maintain the sense of identity they have for so long gotten from their work.

But it is vital that the succession process be carefully planned before it becomes necessary due to the owner's illness or death. Family businesses are advised to follow a five-stage process in planning for succession: initiation, selection, education, finance preparation, and transition.

- In the initiation phase, possible successors are introduced to the business and guided through a variety of work experiences of increasing responsibility.
- In the selection phase, a successor is chosen and a schedule is developed for the transition. Analysts almost unanimously recommend that the successor be a single individual and not a group of siblings or

- cousins. To some degree, by selecting a group, the existing leadership is merely postponing the decision or leaving it to the next generation to sort out.
- During the education phase, the business owner gradually hands over the reins to the successor, one task at a time, so that he or she may learn the requirements of the position.
- Finance preparation involves making arrangements so that the departing management team can withdraw funds enough to retire. The more time is used in preparing for the financial implications of this transition the more likely a business will be able to avoid being burdened in the process.
- In the transition phase, the business changes hands, and the business owner removes himself or herself from the daily operations of the firm. This final stage can be the most difficult, as many entrepreneurs experience great difficulty in letting go of the family business. It helps when the business owner establishes outside interests, creates a sound financial base for retirement, and gains confidence in the abilities of the successor.

A *BusinessWeek* article titled "Family Business Succession Issues" highlighted potential pitfalls in succession of businesses and made suggestions to avoid them. For example, the article stated that dividing assets and shares among family members can lead to problems if part of the family ends up owning the company's real estate, while other family members own the company itself. Instead, the article suggested redesigning the capital structure of the company to allow retiring members to sell their shares to new generations. This would ensure orderly ownership transfers and provide capital to those who are retiring.

Estate Planning. Estate planning involves the financial and tax aspects of transferring ownership of the family business to the next generation. Families must plan to minimize their tax burden at the time of the owner's death so that the resources can stay within the company and the family. Unfortunately, tax laws today provide disincentives for families wishing to continue the business. Heirs are taxed upon the value of the business at a high rate when ownership is transferred. Due to its complexity, estate planning is normally handled by a team of professional advisors that includes a lawyer, accountant, financial planner, insurance agent, and perhaps a family business consultant. An estate plan should be established as soon as the business becomes successful and then updated as business or family circumstances change.

One technique available to family business owners in planning their estate is known as "estate freeze." This technique enables the business owner to "freeze" the value of the business at a particular point in time by creating preferred stock, which does not appreciate in value, and then transferring the common stock to his or her heirs. Since the majority of shares in the firm are preferred and do not appreciate, estate taxes are reduced. The heirs are required to pay gift taxes, however, when the preferred stock is transferred to them.

A variety of tools are available that can help a business owner defer the transfer taxes associated with handing down a family business. A basic will outlines the owner's wishes regarding the distribution of property upon his or her death. A living trust creates a trustee to manage the owner's property not covered by the will, for example during a long illness. A marital deduction trust passes property along to a surviving spouse in the event of the owner's death, and no taxes are owed until the spouse dies. It is also possible to pay the estate taxes associated with the transfer of a family business on an installment basis, so that no taxes are owed for 5 years and the remainder are paid in annual installments over a 10-year period. Other techniques exist that allow business owners to exclude some or all of their assets from estate taxes, including a unified credit/exemption trust, a dynamic trust, and an annual exclusion gift. Since laws change frequently, retaining legal assistance is highly advisable.

ASSISTANCE IN PLANNING

A professional family business consultant can be a tremendous asset when confronting planning issues. The consultant is a neutral party who can stabilize the emotional forces within the family and bring the expertise of working with numerous families across many industries. Most families believe theirs is the only company facing these difficult issues, and a family business consultant brings a refreshing perspective. In addition, the family business consultant can establish a family council and advisory board and serve as a facilitator to those two groups.

Advisory boards can be established to advise the company's president or board of directors. These boards consist of five to nine non-family members who meet regularly to provide advice and direction to the company. They too can take the emotions out of the planning process and provide objective input. Advisory board members should have business experience and be capable of helping the business to get to the next level of growth. In most cases, the advisory board is compensated in some manner.

As the family business grows, the family business consultant may suggest different options for the family. Often professional nonfamily managers or an outside CEO are recruited to play a role in the future growth of the business. Some families simply retain ownership of the business and allow it to operate with few or no family members involved.

THE FUTURE OF FAMILY BUSINESSES

In a 2006 BusinessWeek article titled "Taking the Pulse of Family Business," Tracy Perman explained two broad trends in the realm of family business in the twenty-first century. Pelman suggested that the aging of the baby boom generation signaled a coming ownership change for many family businesses within the next 10 years. Second, Pelman predicted that more and more of these businesses would be taken over by women, continuing a trend that has been visible since the beginning of the new century.

Statistics from the American Family Business Survey conducted by MassMutual, Kennesaw State University, and the Family Firm Institute in 2007, suggest that this change has already begun to take place. The survey reports that, in 2007, 24 percent of businesses surveyed reported having a female CEO, as compared to only 10 percent of those surveyed in 2002 and 5 percent in 1997.

Some family-owned businesses are finding that it is no longer assumed that children will wish to take over a family business. If the founders of a firm wish to keep it in the family's hands, they should be sure to take proactive measures to attract future generations to the business.

- Expose family members to all aspects of the business, including employees, customers, products, and services.
- Define the business's attractive qualities in terms that will appeal to the listener.
- Recognize those factors that have the potential to dissuade family members from staying involved in the business. These factors can range from personal interests that lie in other areas to conflicts with other family members.
- Reward family members who decide to join or stay with the family business. The "price" successors pay to join and operate a family business may include giving up career options that they find financially and personally attractive. It may seem to a new family member coming into a family business that he or she is suffering a loss of privacy. Conflicts may arise between parent and child when their management styles conflict. A business may make compromises, such as making it possible for the successor to spend more time with his or her family or hiring an interim senior manager to buffer conflicts between parent and child. But the company's "cost" and the successor's "price" must be affordable to both.
- Give family members outlets to explore their ideas, interests, and concerns.

The rewards of a family-owned business are many, as are the challenges. Those family members who manage the family business should enjoy the business itself if they are to be successful and pass along a sense of enthusiasm for the business when the time comes for them to hand over the reins.

SEE ALSO Family Limited Partnerships; Closely Held Corporations; Succession Plans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Astrachan, Joseph H. "Commentary on the Special Issue: The Emergence of a Field." *Journal of Business Venturing*. 2003.
- Caselli, Stefano, and Stefano Gatti. *Banking for Family Business*. New York: Springer, March 2005.
- Crane, Mary. "The Perils of Running a Family Business." Forbes.com. 20 March 2007.
- Dammon Loyalka, Michelle. "Family Biz Circle: The Boomer Handoff." *Business Week.* 14 February 2006.
- Gangemi, Jeff, and Francesca Di Meglio. "Making an Educated Decision." *Business Week.* Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/feb2006/sb20060213 733893.htm?campaign id=search. 15 February 2006.
- Karofsky, Paul. "Can Business Bring a Family Together?" Business Week. 22 February 2006.
- Lea, James. "The Best Way to Teach Responsibility Is to Delegate It." South Florida Business Journal. 25 July 1997.
- MacDonald, J. "Married, with Business: Love Alone Won't Keep You Together." *Bankrate.com.* 25 May 2001.
- Marshall, K. "Working Together Self Employed Couples." Statistics Canada: Perspectives, Winter 1999.
- MassMutual, Kennesaw State University, and Family Firm Institute. *American Family Business Survey*. Massachusetts Mutual Life Insurance Company, 2007. Available from: www.ffi.org/user files/images/misc/FFI familybusiness.pdf.
- McMenamin, Brigid. "Close Knit: Keeping Family Businesses Private and in the Family." *Forbes.* 25 December 2000.
- Nelton, Sharon. "Family Business: Major Shifts in Leadership Lie Ahead." *Nation's Business* June 1997.
- O'Hare, William T. Centuries of Success: Lessons from the World's Most Enduring Family Businesses. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2004.
- Perman, Stacy. "Taking the Pulse of Family Business." *Business Week.* 13 February 2006.
- Poza, Ernesto. "Family Business Suggestion." *Business Week*. 17 October 2008.
- Seymore, Nicole. "Copreneurs." *ERIC Clearinghouse on Entrepreneurship Education*. Kansas Ciy, Mo.: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation, 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

FEASIBILITY STUDY

A feasibility study is done by an organization in order to determine if a particular action makes sense from an economic and operational standpoint. Such a study is usually designed to provide an overview of the essential issues related to a course of action being considered. The goal is to test the feasibility of a proposed course of action and to identify any "make or break" issues that would argue against the action being taken or suggest that a successful outcome would be unlikely.

Businesses find it helpful to conduct a feasibility study whenever they anticipate making an important strategic decision. For example, a company might perform a feasibility study to evaluate a proposed change in location, the acquisition of another company, a purchase of major equipment or a new computer system, the introduction of a new product or service, or the hiring of additional employees. A feasibility study is advisable as a means of fully studying an action in advance of taking the action. This allows managers a chance to make a full assessment of the impact that any major changes they are considering may have before implementing the change.

A feasibility study can also be helpful in securing financing. For example, an article titled "Real Estate Development Feasibility Studies" by Web-Berater, Inc., explained that within the real estate industry, one of the advantages of a feasibility study is that it allows lenders and investors to understand the potential risks and rewards of a project. This benefit can translate to other industries as well. Firms or companies seeking loans, venture capital, or other means of financing can use a feasibility study to demonstrate the potential success of a project, considering all market and project variables that could affect the investor's potential return. This study can be part of a well-organized business proposal or plan and can give investors greater insight into why the project will be a success.

As David E. Gumpert wrote in his book *How to Really Create a Successful Business Plan*, "Although [an unsuccessful feasibility study] may appear to be a failure, it's not. The failure would have been if you had invested your own and others' money and then lost it due to barriers you failed to research in advance."

Business owners who are concerned about the cost associated with a feasibility study may also wish to consider the possibility that the study may be tax deductible. According to Sec. 195(a) of the Internal Revenue Service tax code, deductions for start-up expenses are not permitted for a business. However, a 2006 Encyclopedia Britannica article suggested that "To be able to take a current deduction, the taxpayer would have to prove that it is already engaged in a certain trade or business under Sec. 162 and is simply expanding said trade or business." Thus, if a business is already in operation and

is considering a new project or acquisition, the expenses of such a study may be offset by the potential tax deduction.

STEPS IN CONDUCTING A FEASIBILITY STUDY

The main objective of a feasibility study is to determine whether a certain plan of action is likely to produce the anticipated result that is, whether it will work, and whether it is worth doing economically. Although the primary objective of the study is dedicated to showing the outcomes of specific actions, it should begin with an evaluation of the entire operation.

A good feasibility study would review a company's strengths and weaknesses, its position in the market-place, and its financial situation. It would also include information on a company's major competitors, primary customers, and any relevant industry trends. This sort of overview provides small-business owners and managers with an objective view of the company's current situation and opportunities. By providing information on consumer needs and how best to meet them, a feasibility study can also lead to new ideas for strategic changes.

The second part of a good feasibility study should focus on the proposed plan of action and provide a detailed estimate of its costs and benefits. In some cases, a feasibility study may lead management to determine that the company could achieve the same benefits through easier or cheaper means. For example, it may be possible to improve a manual filing system rather than purchase an expensive new computerized database. If the proposed project is determined to be both feasible and desirable, the information provided in the feasibility study can prove valuable in implementation. It can be used to develop a strategic plan for the project, translating general ideas into measurable goals. The goals can then be broken down further to create a series of concrete steps and outline how the steps can be implemented. Throughout the process, the feasibility study will show the various consequences and impacts associated with the plan of action.

While feasibility studies can be formatted in a number of different ways, the key is to create an organized, well-ordered document that presents the information in a clear and useful manner. If an individual is preparing a feasibility study for a particular purpose, a specific organizational structure may be required. For example, the Community Renewable Energy Feasibility Fund (CREFF) in Oregon put forth guidelines for feasibility studies to be conducted by those awarded CREFF grants. The CREFF requested that feasibility studies contain:

- An abstract stating the general purpose, goal, and scope of the project.
- A project description describing key components of the project, including any environmental impact and regulatory compliance issues
- An economic analysis of the cost, financing, and revenue
- A conclusion, including recommendations

While every report may be somewhat different, these general categories should typically be contained in any comprehensive feasibility study.

In some cases, a company may wish to hire a qualified consultant to perform a feasibility study. To be able to provide a meaningful analysis of the data, the consultant chosen should have expertise in the industry. It is also important for small businesses to assign an internal person to help gather information for the feasibility study. The small-business owner must be sure that those conducting the study have full access to the company and the specific information they need.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Capko, Judy, and Rebecca Anwar. "Feasibility Studies Can Help You Control Your Destiny." *American Medical News*. 23 September 1996.

Gumpert, David E. How to Really Create a Successful Business Plan. 4th ed. Needham, Mass.: Lauson Publishing, 2003.

Internal Revenue Service. "Section 195. Start up Expenditures." 2010. Available at: www.irs.gov/pub/irs drop/rr 99 23.pdf.

Leibtag, Bernard, and Kevin F. Reilly. "Deductibility of Feasibility Studies. *Encyclopedia Britannica Online*. November 2006. Available at: www.britannica.com/bps/ additionalcontent/18/24872482/Deductibility of Feasibility Studies.

Oregon Community Renewable Energy Feasibility Fund. "Feasibility Study General Guidelines." 12 January 2010. Available at: www.oregon.gov/ENERGY/RENEW/docs/ FeasibilityStudyGeneralGuidelines.pdf.

Phillips, Joseph. PMP Project Management Professional Study Guide. 3rd ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2010.

Web Berater, Inc. "Real Estate Development Feasibility Studies." *PR Log.* 23 February 2010. Available from: http://www.prlog.org/10545164 real estate development feasibility studies.html.

"Weigh the Benefits, Consider the Costs." *Dallas Business Journal*. 23 June 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION (FTC)

The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) was established as an independent administrative agency pursuant to the Federal Trade Commission Act of 1914. The purpose of the FTC is to enforce the provisions of the Federal Trade Commission Act, which prohibits "unfair or deceptive acts or practices in commerce." The Clayton Antitrust Act (1914) also granted the FTC the authority to act against specific and unfair monopolistic practices. The FTC is considered to be a law enforcement agency, and like other such agencies it lacks punitive authority. Although the FTC cannot punish violators that is the responsibility of the judicial system it can issue cease and desist orders and argue cases in federal and administrative courts.

Today, the Federal Trade Commission serves an important function as a protector of both consumer and business rights. While the restrictions that it imposes on business practices often receive the most attention, other laws enforced by the FTC such as the 1979 Franchise Rule, which directed franchisors to provide full disclosure of franchise information to prospective franchisees have been of great benefit to entrepreneurs and small-business owners. All business owners should educate themselves about the guidelines set forth by the FTC on various business practices. Some of its rules can be helpful to small businesses and entrepreneurs, while businesses that flout or remain ignorant of the FTC's operating guidelines are apt to regret it.

CREATION OF THE FTC

The FTC was created in response to a public outcry against the abuses of monopolistic trusts during the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. The Sherman Antitrust Act of 1890 had proven inadequate in limiting trusts, and the widespread misuse of economic power by companies became so problematic that it became a significant factor in the election of Woodrow Wilson to the White House in 1912. Once Wilson assumed the office of the presidency, he followed through on his campaign promises to address the excesses of America's trusts. Wilson's State of the Union Message of 1913 included a call for extensive antitrust legislation. Wilson's push, combined with public displeasure with the situation, resulted in the passage of two acts. The first was the Federal Trade Commission Act, which created and empowered the FTC to define and halt "unfair practice" in trade and commerce. It was followed by the Clayton Antitrust Act, which covered specific activities of corporations that were deemed to be not in the public interest. Activities covered by this act included those mergers which inhibited trade by creating monopolies. The FTC began operating in 1915; the Bureau of Operations, which had previously monitored corporate activity for the federal government, was folded into the FTC.

The FTC is empowered to enforce provisions of both acts following specific guidelines. The offense must fall under the jurisdiction of the various acts and must affect interstate commerce. The violations must also affect the public good; the FTC does not intervene in disputes between private parties. As noted, the FTC lacks authority to punish or fine violators, but if an FTC ruling such as a cease and desist order is ignored, the FTC can seek civil penalties in federal court and seek compensation for those harmed by the unfair or deceptive practices.

Since 1914 the Federal Trade Commission Act and the Clayton Act have been amended numerous times, thus expanding the legal responsibilities of the FTC. Some of the more notable amendments are:

- Webb-Pomerene Export Trade Act of 1918. This act promoted exports by encouraging cooperative activities.
- Robinson-Patman Act of 1936. This act strengthened the Clayton Act and addressed pricing practices of suppliers and wholesalers.
- Wool Products Labeling Act of 1939. This act ensured the purity of wool products.
- Lanham Trademark Act of 1946. This act required the registration and protection of trademarks used in commerce.
- Fair Packaging and Labeling Act of 1966. This act legislated against unfair or deceptive labeling and packaging.
- Truth in Lending Act of 1969. This legislation offered increased protection to consumers by requiring that companies provide full disclosure of credit terms and limit consumer liability concerning stolen credit cards; it also established regulations for advertising for credit services.
- Fair Credit Reporting Act of 1970. This act established regulations and fair operating practices for credit reporting agencies.
- Magnuson-Moss Warranty-Federal Trade Commission Improvement Act of 1975. This legislation expanded the authority of the FTC by allowing it to seek redress for consumers and civil penalties for repeat offenders. It also increased the FTC's authorization to pursue violations "affecting commerce" rather than violations "in commerce." This was an important distinction. Under the terms of the act, manufacturers are not required to warrant their products but if they do they must specify whether their warranties are "full" or "limited." The

law also introduced rules requiring businesses to explain any limitations on warranties in writing.

- FTC Franchise Rule of 1979. This rule requires franchisors to provide prospective franchisees with a full disclosure of relevant information about the franchise.
- Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud and Abuse Prevention Act of 1994. This law, commonly referred to as the "Telemarketing Sales Rule," was put together in response to widespread consumer complaints about fraudulent and bothersome telemarketing practices. The act imposed meaningful curbs on such activities.
- The Children's Online Privacy Protection Act of 1998. This act protects children's privacy by giving parents the tools to control what information is collected from their children online. Under the act, operators of commercial Web sites and online services that include children as their intended audience are obliged to carry out a list of actions meant to protect children and (in some cases) to assure parental knowledge of a child's online activity.
- Do-Not-Call Registry Act of 2003. This act authorizes the FTC, under sections of the Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud and Abuse Prevention Act, to implement and enforce a do-not-call registry to be established and run by the commission. The registry is nationwide in scope, applies to all telemarketers (with the exception of certain nonprofit organizations), and covers both interstate and intrastate telemarketing calls. Commercial telemarketers are not allowed to call a number that is on the registry, subject to certain exceptions.
- Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act of 2003. This act's provisions are designed to improve the accuracy of consumers' credit-related records. It gives consumers the right to one free copy of their credit report a year from the credit reporting agencies, and consumers may also purchase for a reasonable fee a credit score along with information about how the credit score is calculated. The act also includes provisions to prevent and mitigate identity theft, to enable consumers to place fraud alerts in their credit files, and to grant consumers additional rights with respect to how their information is used.

AMENDED FRANCHISE RULES

In 2008 the FTC made changes to rules governing the relationship between franchisee and franchisor. Under the Amended Franchisor Disclosure Rule, franchise applicants

who are not considered "sophisticated investors" must receive additional disclosures about any lawsuits filed by franchisor in the previous year, as well as information about any legal settlements. In addition, the agreement must disclose information about the renewal policy, as well as disclosure about the number of franchise outlets and any changes that occurred to that number. The disclosure changes were mandated by July 1, 2008.

In 2009 the FTC updated its guidelines concerning the use of endorsements and testimonials in advertising for the first time since 1980. The new guidelines, which became effective December 1, 2009, mandated that if a consumer comments on his experience with a product in an advertisement and that experience was atypical, the advertisement must include a disclosure detailing the standard results most customers can expect, as opposed to simply stating "Results may vary." In addition, the guidelines emphasized that all connections between advertisers and endorsers must be disclosed, extending this requirement to bloggers and word-of-mouth marketers that review products online. Finally, the guidelines changed the rules on celebrity endorsements, making both celebrities and manufacturers liable for false or unsubstantiated claims and requiring celebrities to disclose their connection with companies when endorsing any products.

FTC BUREAUS

The FTC is administered by a five-member commission. Each commissioner is appointed by the president for a 7-year term with the advice and consent of the Senate. The president chooses from its ranks one commissioner to be chairperson. The chairperson appoints an executive director with the consent of the full commission; the executive director is responsible for general staff operations.

Three bureaus of the FTC interpret and enforce jurisdictional legislation: the Bureau of Consumer Protection, the Bureau of Competition, and the Bureau of Economics.

Bureau of Consumer Protection. The Bureau of Consumer Protection is charged with protecting the consumer from unfair, deceptive, and fraudulent practices. It enforces congressional consumer protection laws and regulations issued by the commission. In order to meet its various responsibilities, the bureau often becomes involved in federal litigation, consumer and business education, and conducts various investigations under its jurisdiction. The bureau has divisions of advertising, marketing practices, credit, and enforcement.

Bureau of Competition. The FTC's Bureau of Competition is responsible for antitrust activity and investigations involving restraint of trade. The Bureau of Competition

works with the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice, but while the Justice Department concentrates on criminal violations, the Bureau of Competition deals with the technical and civil aspects of competition in the marketplace.

Bureau of Economics. The Bureau of Economics predicts and analyzes the economic impact of FTC activities, especially as these activities relate to competition, interstate commerce, and consumer welfare. The Bureau provides Congress and the executive branch with the results of its investigations and undertakes special studies on their behalf when requested.

APPLICATIONS FOR COMPLAINTS

The FTC becomes aware of alleged unfair or deceptive trade practices as a result of its own investigations or complaints from consumers, business people, trade associations, other federal agencies, or local and state governmental agencies. These complaints become known as "applications for complaints" and are reviewed to determine whether or not they fall under FTC jurisdiction. If the application does fall under FTC jurisdiction, the case can be settled if the violator agrees to a consent order. This is a document issued by the FTC after a formal and in some cases public hearing to hear the complaint. Consent orders are handed down in situations where the offending company or person agrees to discontinue or correct the challenged practices. If an agreement is not reached via a consent order, the case is litigated before an FTC Administrative Law Judge. After the judge has handed down his or her decision, either the FTC counsel or the respondent can appeal the decision to the commission. The commission may either dismiss the case or issue a cease and desist order. If a cease and desist order is issued, the respondent has 60 days to take all necessary steps to obey the order or launch an appeal process through the federal court system.

For further information on the FTC, its various responsibilities, and its impact on small-business owners, contact the agency at one of the following addresses: Federal Trade Commission, CRC-240, Washington, D.C. 20580, or online at www.ftc.gov.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Federal Trade Commission. "16 CFR Parts 436 and 437 Disclosure Requirements and Prohibitions for Franchises." 30 March 2007. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/os/2007/01/R511003FranchiseRuleFRNotice.pdf.

Federal Trade Commission. "FTC Publishes Final Guides Concerning Endorsements, Testimonials." 5 October 2009. Available from: www.ftc.gov/opa/2009/10/endortest.shtm.

Federal Trade Commission. "National Do Not Call Registry." 27 January 2010. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/donotcall. Retrieved March 9 2010.

Holt, William Stull. The Federal Trade Commission: Its History, Activities, and Organization. New York: AMS Press, 1974.

Hoover, Kent. "FTC Faces Tough Task Stemming Tide of Fraudulent Sales." *Tampa Bay Business Journal.* 14 April 2000.

Labaree, Robert V. *The Federal Trade Commission: A Guide to Sources.* New York: Garland, 2000.

"Online Enforcement Efforts Outlined." New York Times. 1 November 2000.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

FICA TAXES

FICA taxes arise from the 1937 Federal Insurance Contribution Act (FICA). These taxes include contributions to both the federal Social Security and Medicare programs, and must be paid by all American workers, whether they are employed by a company or are self-employed. The way in which the payment is made varies, but anyone employed for pay owes FICA taxes.

Small businesses that employ persons other than the owner or partners are required to withhold FICA taxes, along with regular income taxes, from the wages paid to employees. These taxes are remitted on a monthly or semi-weekly basis, depending on the quantity owed. Businesses are also required to make regularly scheduled reports to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) about the amount of taxes owed and paid. Businesses are not required to withhold FICA taxes on wages paid to independent contractors. Self-employed persons are responsible for paying their own FICA taxes directly to the IRS on a quarterly basis.

FICA taxes are assigned to two programs, and the tax rate for each program is different. In 2009 the employer was required to withhold 6.2 percent of the first \$106,800 of an employee's income for the Social Security portion of the employee's FICA taxes. The Medicare portion is 1.45 percent of the employee's entire income. The full employee's portion of the FICA tax is therefore 7.65 percent on the first \$106,800 of income, and 1.45 percent on all income over \$106,800. The FICA tax percentages have remained constant since 1990 but the top income rate taxable for Social Security is adjusted annually.

In addition to the portion withheld from employees, employers are required to match the 7.65 percent employee contribution, so that the total FICA contribution is 15.3 percent. Employers must withhold appropriate percentages from employee paychecks to ensure that the full tax obligation is met. These percentages are set forth in tax withholding tables published annually by the IRS. The tables are updated each year to reflect changes or tax credits put into place that affect an individual's tax

liability. For example, in 2009 and 2010, a tax credit called the Making Work Pay credit was in effect. This tax credit allowed individuals a tax credit worth up to 6.2 percent of their income. Individuals making \$75,000 and couples making \$150,000 and under were eligible for this credit. The maximum amount of credit an individual could receive under the Making Work Pay credit was \$400. This meant that many people were able to pay \$400 less in taxes. However, unlike previous tax credits, individuals did not simply receive a refund of \$400 from the IRS. Instead, the IRS adjusted the withholding tables that determined the amount of FICA taxes an employer would withhold, so individuals received the credit over the course of the year in the form of higher paychecks. The IRS hoped that structuring the credit this way would encourage taxpayers to spend the credit and bolster the economy, instead of using it to pay off debts or saving the credit.

Self-employed persons are required to pay both the employer and employee portions of the FICA tax. This means self-employed individuals face a higher tax burden than individuals employed by an employer as they must pay the entire 15.3 percent of Social Security and Medicaid taxes themselves. This additional burden is often referred to as the "self-employment tax."

The timeliness of FICA tax payments to the IRS is very important. The IRS penalizes late payers with significant penalties and interest. The regular income taxes and the portion of the FICA taxes that are withheld from employees' wages each pay period must be remitted to the IRS monthly (or semi-weekly in the case of an employer whose payroll taxes owed exceed \$50,000 in the period), along with a Federal Tax Deposit Coupon (Form 8109-B). Small businesses as well must pay in a timely manner, remitting Estimated Quarterly Tax payments using Schedule SE (Form 1040). FICA tax payments also must be reported on Form W-2, the Annual Statement of Taxes Withheld, which must be sent to all employees and to the Social Security Administration before January 31 of the following year.

Small businesses are also required to maintain specific employment records regarding FICA tax withholding and remittance in order to meet federal requirements. These records, which must be kept for every employee, include the amount of each payment subject to FICA taxes, the amount of FICA tax collected from each payment, along with the date, and an explanation for any difference between the amount subject to FICA taxes and the amount of tax collected.

Many small businesses fall behind in paying their FICA taxes or filing the associated reports at some time during their existence. A company struggling with cash flow may opt to pay suppliers and worker salaries in order to stay in business, rather than remitting its FICA tax

withholdings on time. This is a very bad practice, however, because significant interest and penalties apply for late payment or nonpayment of FICA taxes. In fact, the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty allows the IRS to hold a small-business owner or accountant personally liable for 100 percent of the amount owed, even in cases where the business has gone bankrupt. "Therefore, it is critical that owners and officers be aware of their liability if they are directly or indirectly responsible for withholding tax deposits," Carl Grassi wrote in *Crain's Cleveland Business*. "Those owners and officers taking a passive role within a business should remove themselves from the financial affairs to help ensure that they will not be made responsible for unremitted withholding taxes."

There are certain situations in which small businesses can avoid owing FICA taxes. For example, special rules apply to sole proprietorships and husband-and-wife partnerships that pay their minor (under eighteen) children for work performed in the business. These small businesses receive an exemption from withholding FICA taxes from their children's paychecks and are also not required to pay the employer portion of the FICA taxes. In this way, the parent and child each save 7.65 percent, for a total of 15.3 percent. In addition, the child's wages can still be deducted from the parents' income taxes as a business expense.

There is no limit on how much children can earn and still receive the FICA tax exemption, although the payments only escape taxation completely if they are below the standard deduction, which was \$5,700 in 2009. Even if the payments do not escape taxation completely, they will still be taxed at the child's lower rate. However, it is important that the wages paid to the child are reasonable for the job performed, and that the hours worked by the child are carefully documented, so it will be clear to the IRS that the child has not been paid for nothing. In addition, parents should note that their child's financial aid for college may be reduced if he or she earns more than \$1,750 per year.

SEE ALSO Payroll Taxes; Tax Withholding.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dailey, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.* 2d ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 1997.

DeJong, David S., and Ann Gray Jakabcin. J.K. Lasser's Year Round Tax Strategies. New York: Macmillan, 1997.

Glen, Heidi. "Young Americans Face Higher FICA Taxes or Lower Benefits." *Tax Notes.* 18 March 1996.

Grassi, Carl. "Federal Withholding Rules Enforced with an Iron Fist." Crain's Cleveland Business. 12 June 2000.

Internal Revenue Service. "Self Employment Tax." Available from: www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98846, 00.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "IRS Withholding Tables." Available from: www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=109817,00.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

"IRS Produces New 2009 Withholding Tables." *Accounting Web.* 23 February 2009. Available from: www.accountingweb.com/item/107070.

Marullo, Gloria Gibbs. "Hiring Your Child: Tax Breaks and Trade Offs." *Nation's Business.* June 1997.

Roberge, Jim. "Paying Your Children Income Shifting for Business Owners." *Roberge and Company.* 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.robergecpa.com/ payingyourchildren/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

FIDUCIARY DUTY

Fiduciary duty is a legal requirement of loyalty and care that applies to any person or organization that has a fiduciary relationship with another person or organization. A fiduciary is a person, committee, or organization that has agreed to accept legal ownership or control and management of an asset or group of assets belonging to someone else. Some examples of fiduciary relationships might include an investment manager to participants in a pension plan, a majority stockholder in a corporation to minority investors, the members of a partnership to one another, a banker to customers, an attorney to a client, or even a parent to a child.

A fiduciary duty is one of complete trust and utmost good faith. While fiduciaries take legal title to assets, the assets do not belong to them. Rather, legal title allows fiduciaries to administer and manage the assets for a temporary period and for a specific purpose. In taking control of another's assets, fiduciaries also agree to manage those assets in accordance with the wishes of the individual who established the fiduciary relationship. The powers and duties of fiduciaries are often established in a document that formally establishes the fiduciary relationship. The conduct of fiduciaries is governed by common law as well as by specific federal and state laws. The Uniform Fiduciaries Act and the Uniform Trustees' Powers Act serve as models for state legislation.

Fiduciaries owe two main duties to their clients: a duty of loyalty and a duty of care. The duty of loyalty requires that fiduciaries act solely in the interest of their clients, rather than in their own interest. Thus fiduciaries must not derive any direct or indirect profit from their position, and must avoid potential conflicts of interest. The duty of care requires that fiduciaries perform their functions with a high level of competence and thoroughness, in accordance with industry standards.

Corporate directors have a special fiduciary duty to their shareholders. They are accountable not only for the safekeeping of assets but also for their efficient and effective use. Directors may not profit personally at the expense of, or contrary to, the corporation's shareholders. In other words, corporate directors must place the interests of shareholders above their own interests. The concept of fiduciary duty has a wide variety of other applications in the business world.

FEDERAL BAILOUT

The federal bailout of several corporations in 2008 and 2009 as a result of the global financial crisis illustrates fiduciary duty on a large scale. At the urging of the administration of President Barack Obama, the government became a majority shareholder of General Motors in summer 2009, pumping more than \$6 billion into the company after it suffered record losses and was forced to declare bankruptcy. In this case, the government decided it had a fiduciary duty to GM to help guide the company back to profitability and prevent it from completely dissolving. President Obama argued that allowing GM to go under would prove disastrous not only to thousands of the company's workers, but to other auto parts suppliers and related companies that relied heavily on GM's business.

As part of GM's reorganization, the government forced out CEO Rick Wagoner and installed an interim CEO, Ed Whitacre, to lead the company until a permanent chief executive was found. Whiteacre's fiduciary duty was to help return the company to profitability by selling off underperforming units, advocating for faster change within the corporate structure, and paying back federal debt.

In a similar showing of fiduciary duty, the government poured billions of dollars into financial services firm Citigroup in late 2008. Spearheaded by the administration of President George W. Bush, the plan entailed the government absorbing more than \$300 billion in loans on behalf of the company and then investing another \$20 billion to help right the struggling firm. Again, the government's fiduciary duty in this case included absorbing Citigroup's debt risk while investing new money to help the firm continue operating. Even while acting in its fiduciary role, however, the government became sharply critical of Citigroup in summer 2009 when it was revealed that the company would pay 738 employees at least \$1 million each in bonuses, which had been contractually stipulated prior to the bailout.

Employee Benefit Plans. One particular area of concern for small businesses is the expanded definition of fiduciary duty that applies to employers that offer certain types of benefit plans to their employees. Employers that offer employee benefit plans such as 401(k) plans or other types of pension plans are bound by the definition of fiduciary duty set forth in the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA). ERISA, in regulating employee benefit plans, established higher standards of fiduciary duty for individuals who have control over a plan's assets than had existed for other types of fiduciaries under common law.

Under ERISA, each pension plan must have a named fiduciary. In many cases, the named fiduciary is the CEO or CFO. It is common for the CEO or CFO to designate someone else to act as the administrator, fiduciary, and manager of the pension or retirement plan itself. It is important, however, to note that designating another person or entity to manage a plan does not relieve the CEO or other named fiduciary of ultimate responsibility. The named fiduciary has a responsibility to monitor the performance of all others responsible for the plan.

In spelling out fiduciary duties with regard to employee benefit plans, ERISA covers the duty of loyalty, the duty to use prudence, and the duty to comply with the plan. The duty of loyalty means that fiduciaries must act in the best interests of the plan and its participants. If fiduciaries are also plan participants, they must subordinate their own interests to those of the plan. In cases where plan participants form a diverse group with different interests, it may be difficult to balance the interests of all concerned.

ERISA expands the concept of care beyond that found in common law. Section 1104(a)(1) of ERISA states that a fiduciary shall discharge his duties with respect to a plan "with the care, skill, prudence, and diligence under the circumstances then prevailing that a prudent man acting in a like capacity and familiar with such matters would use in the conduct of an enterprise of a like character and with like aims." Thus, fiduciaries of employee benefit plans must discharge their duties with adequate expertise. The courts have found that fiduciary duties were breached when nonexpert laypersons failed to seek independent qualified counsel when making decisions affecting plan assets. Plan fiduciaries are under an obligation not only to use their special skills and expertise, but also to engage qualified advisers and managers if they lack the expertise themselves.

The prudent person standard, as expressed in ERISA, also requires that fiduciaries "diversify the investments of the plan so as to minimize the risk of large losses, unless under the circumstances it is clearly prudent not to do so." ERISA also highlights prohibited transactions. Additional specific duties of plan fiduciaries may be set forth in the plan document, and fiduciaries have a duty to administer the plan "in accordance with the documents and instruments

governing the plan." Fiduciary duties outlined in the plan document must be consistent with ERISA.

Retirement plan fiduciaries are advised, in an *HR Focus* article from 2006, to address the following points in order to assure that they are covering all of their fiduciary responsibilities under ERISA.

- Ensure that the plan fiduciaries have adopted a statement of investment policies to be followed by the trustee and investment manager. This must include compliance with ERISA requirements of prudence, diversification, and avoidance of prohibited transactions. The statement of investment policy should be reviewed periodically and updated as necessary.
- Ensure that the named fiduciary submits a report at least annually to the company's board on plan administration and compliance with ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code.
- The named fiduciary must regularly review the performance of all other fiduciaries involved in administering and servicing the plan.
 Documentation of these reviews should also be maintained.
- Obtain an unqualified opinion on the plan's financial statement.
- Have a policy or procedure for the selection, retention, and monitoring of the plan's service providers.
- Ensure that the policy or procedure for selection of service providers is thorough, includes a check of credentials, educational preparation, and professional associations.
- Consider the service providers' general financial condition, credit or other ratings.
- Verify that the service providers are not performing multiple services for the company that could create a possible conflict of interest.
- Check to make sure that "free" services from the service provider are actually free.
- Make sure that the service provider's fees are clearly defined and that they are reasonable and within industry standards.

Under ERISA, retirement plans are not extensions of the companies that establish them. They are entirely separate entities and should be seen as holding assets in trust. These assets must be managed solely in the interest of the plan, its participants and beneficiaries.

SEE ALSO Pension Plans; 401(k) Plans; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dash, Eric. "Citigroup to Halt Dividend and Curb Pay." New York Times. 23 November 2008.

"Employee Retirement Income Security Act ERISA 29 US Code Chapter 18." *Find U.S. Law.* Available from: http://finduslaw.com/employee retirement income security act erisa 29 u s code chapter 18#104

"Fifteen Ways to Help Your Company Avoid Fiduciary Trouble." HR Focus. January 2006.

Foster, Douglas, and Wayne Miller. "Who's the Fiduciary?" *CFO, The Magazine for Senior Financial Executives.* February 2006.

Karol, Bernard. "Fiduciaries Must Beware of Potential Conflicts." *American Banker.* 26 June 1997.

MacDonald, John. "'Traditional' Pension Assets Lost Dominance a Decade Ago, IRA's and 401(k)s Have Long Been Dominant." *Fast Facts from EBRI*. Employee Benefit Research Institute, 3 February 2006.

National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws. "Uniform Fiduciaries Act." San Francisco: National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, 1922.

Rutherford, Elizabeth A. "Fiduciary Liability 101: Do You Pass?" Employee Benefits Journal. March 2000.

Terlep, Sharon. "Corporate News: GM Chief to Get \$1.7 million Pay." Wall Street Journal, 20 February 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. "Employee Retirement Income Security Act ERISA." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ dol/topic/health plans/erisa.htm.

"Wall Street Compensation 'No Clear Rhyme or Reason." Wall Street Journal. 30 July 2009. Available from: http://blogs.wsj.com/deals/2009/07/30/wall street compensation no clear rhyme or reason/tab/print/.

Welbourn, Thomas. "Fiduciary Liability Insurance: A Necessary Means of Protection." *Leaders' Edge.* May 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FINANCE COMPANIES

Commercial finance companies are one option for entrepreneurs seeking small business loans. Commercial financing institutions generally charge higher interest rates than banks and credit unions, but they are also more likely to approve a loan request. Most loans obtained through finance companies are secured and the assets used as collateral can be seized if the entrepreneur defaults on the loan.

Consumer finance companies make small loans against personal assets and provide an option for individuals with poor credit ratings. Commercial finance companies provide small businesses with loans for inventory and equipment purchases and are a good resource of capital for manufacturing enterprises. Insurance companies often make commercial loans as a way of reinvesting their income. They usually provide payment terms and interest

rates comparable to a commercial bank but require a business to have more assets available as collateral.

"In general, finance companies want to see strong assets to back up a loan and will monitor those assets much more carefully," one expert told *Entrepreneur*. "For that reason, they can loan more against the assets. So chances are a smaller business might get a larger loan from a finance company" than from a bank. Paola Banchero of *Kansas City Business Journal* noted that commercial finance companies have also grown because they are more flexible in arranging loan repayment schedules than banks. Whereas banks typically require a 7-year repayment schedule on term loans and 15-year schedules for loans on commercial property, finance companies may extend payment schedules up to 10 years for term loans and up to 25 years for loans on commercial real estate.

Commercial finance companies come in all shapes and sizes. The size of the firm usually has some bearing on the exact services it offers. The nation's largest finance firms (including Citigroup and JPMorgan Chase) have established networks of offices across the country, and they sometimes offer lending services that even banks do not. For example, JPMorgan Chase which loaned more than \$633 billion in fiscal year 2009 offers small-business loans not offered by all banks. But as Cynthia Griffin noted in *Entrepreneur* noted, "in addition to the mega players, the commercial finance industry is populated by hundreds of smaller firms." These firms generally make asset-based loans, providing services to small-business owners who are unable to secure loans from their banks.

RECESSIONARY PRESSURES

Finance companies experienced sustained growth during much of the first decade of the twenty-first century. However, in 2008 and 2009, the global financial crisis and economic recession hit finance companies hard. Consequently, many small businesses lost access to once-trusted lenders. A downturn in business activity or consumer income, as was the case during this time, can severely restrict lending, making recovery for a finance company even more difficult.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Andresky Fraser, Jill. "Show Me the Money: You Can Look for Money in All the Wrong Places." *Inc.* March 1997.

Banchero, Paola. "Financing Fight: Nonbank Lenders Want Nothing More Than to Take Business Away from Traditional Banks." *Kansas City Business Journal.* 10 October 1997.

"CIT Study Finds US Small Businesses Intend to Use Lessons Learned from Economic Downturn to Grow Revenues in 2010." *Investment Weekly News.* 6 March 2010.

Griffin, Cynthia E. "Breaking the Bank." *Entrepreneur*. March 1998.

JPMorgan Chase & Co. 2009 Annual Report. New York: JPMorgan Chase & Co., 2010.

Kuehner Herbert, Katie. "Asset Based Lending: Whole Different Ball Game." *American Banker.* 3 January 2006.

Petruno, Tom. "Regulators Seek to Encourage Banks on Small Business Loans." *Los Angeles Times*. 6 February 2010.

Prins, Ruth. "From the Frying Pan to the Fire?" U.S. Banker. December 1997.

Sherman, Andrew J. The Complete Guide to Running and Growing Your Business. New York: Times Books, 1997.

Smith, Sharon. "Techno Mecca: The Use of Factoring and Commercial Finance Companies." *Accountancy*. September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FINANCIAL ANALYSIS

Financial analysis is an aspect of the overall business finance function that involves examining historical data to gain information about the current and future financial health of a company. Financial analysis can be applied in a wide variety of situations to give business managers the information they need to make critical decisions. The ability to understand financial data is essential for any business manager. Finance **is** the language of business. Business goals, objectives, and their outcomes are set in financial terms. Among the skills required to understand and manage a business is fluency in the language of finance the ability to read and understand financial data as well as present information in the form of financial reports.

The finance function in business involves evaluating economic trends, setting financial policy, and creating long-range plans for business activities. It also involves applying a system of internal controls for the handling of cash, the recognition of sales, the disbursement of expenses, the valuation of inventory, and the approval of capital expenditures. In addition, the finance function reports on these internal control systems through the preparation of financial statements, such as income statements, balance sheets, and cash flow statements.

Finally, finance involves analyzing the data contained in financial statements in order to provide valuable information for management decisions. In this way, financial analysis is only one part of the overall function of finance, but it is a very important one. A company's accounts and statements contain a great deal of information. Discovering the full meaning contained in the statements is at the heart of financial analysis. Understanding how accounts relate to one another is part of financial analysis. Another part involves using the numerical data contained in company statements to uncover patterns of activity that may not be apparent on the surface.

Financial analysis is not only important in ascertaining the well-being of a small business: customers use financial data to determine whether to do business with a specific firm. Once-obscure financial data can become critical when markets come under stress. For instance, a decline in deposits at a bank would suggest that its corporate and individual customers are increasingly withdrawing funds. A decline in deposits among all the banks in a country would further indicate lessened business demand in that country. Especially in a stressful economy, people depend on financial analysis when looking to do business with a company. Furthermore, financial analysis can uncover specific problem areas before they spiral out of control.

Economic downturns make financial analysis all the more important to the small-business owner. The recession of 2008 and 2009 was very difficult for many small businesses. Those that utilized financial analysis, however, were better prepared for a potential slowdown in business. Some even profited as a result. Some states have initiated programs aimed at helping small businesses recover from big-bank layoffs. For instance, the owner of a North Carolina insulation company sought a financial analysis of his business from BizBoost, a state program utilizing state and federal funds. As Elizabeth Olson wrote in the New York Times in 2010, "his insulation business got help from a BizBoost expert who did a financial analysis of his books, developed cash-flow projections, helped him ready his finances to seek an angel investor and helped him produce a 5 percent increase in revenue in a tough year."

DOCUMENTS USED IN FINANCIAL ANALYSIS

Different parties bring different approaches to financial analysis. For instance, suppliers and short-term creditors may be most concerned with liquidity and near-term cash-generating capacity. Bondholders might target a company's long-term cash-generating ability. Potential investors typically look at measures of profitability and risk. Management, of course, focuses on all aspects of financial analysis to move forward with daily operations.

The three main sources of data for financial analysis are a company's balance sheet, income statement, and cash flow statement.

Balance Sheet. The balance sheet outlines the financial and physical resources that a company has available for business activities in the future. It is important to note, however, that the balance sheet only lists these resources and makes no judgment about how well they will be used by management. For this reason, the balance sheet is more useful in analyzing a company's current financial position than its expected performance. Investors often scrutinize a

balance sheet to ascertain a business' net worth when considering a potential investment.

The main elements of the balance sheet are assets and liabilities. Assets generally include both current assets (cash or equivalents that will be converted to cash within one year, such as accounts receivable, inventory, and prepaid expenses) and noncurrent assets (assets that are held for more than 1 year and are used in running the business, including fixed assets like property, plant, and equipment; long-term investments; and intangible assets like patents, copyrights, and goodwill). Both the total amount of assets and the makeup of asset accounts are critical to financial analysts.

The balance sheet also includes two categories of liabilities: current liabilities (debts that will come due within 1 year, such as accounts payable, short-term loans, and taxes) and long-term debts (debts that are due more than 1 year from the date of the statement). Liabilities are important to financial analysts because businesses have the same obligation to pay their bills regularly as individuals, while business income tends to be less certain. Long-term liabilities are less important to analysts, since they lack the urgency of short-term debts, though their presence does indicate that a company is strong enough to be allowed to borrow money.

Income Statement. In contrast to the balance sheet, the income statement provides information about a company's performance over a certain period of time. Although it does not reveal much about the company's current financial condition, it does indicate its future viability. The main elements of the income statement are revenues, expenses, and net profit or loss. Revenues consist mainly of sales, though financial analysts may also note the inclusion of royalties, interest, and extraordinary items. Likewise, operating expenses usually consist primarily of the cost of goods sold, but can also include some unusual items. Net income is the "bottom line" of the income statement. This figure is the main indicator of a company's accomplishments over the statement period.

Cash Flow Statement. The cash flow statement is similar to the income statement in that it records a company's performance over a specified period of time. The difference between the two is that the income statement also takes into account some noncash accounting items such as depreciation. The cash flow statement strips away all of this and shows exactly how much actual money the company has generated. Cash flow statements show how companies have performed in managing inflows and outflows of cash. It provides a sharper picture of a company's ability to pay bills, creditors, and finance growth than any other financial statement.

ELEMENTS OF FINANCIAL HEALTH

A company's overall financial health can be assessed by examining three major factors: its liquidity, leverage, and profitability. All three of these factors are internal measures that are largely within the control of a company's management. It is important to note, however, that they may also be affected by other conditions—such as overall trends in the economy—that are beyond management's control.

Liquidity. Liquidity refers to a company's ability to pay its current bills and expenses. In other words, liquidity relates to the availability of cash and other assets to cover accounts payable, short-term debt, and other liabilities. All small businesses require a certain degree of liquidity in order to pay their bills on time, though start-up and very young companies are often not very liquid. In mature companies, low levels of liquidity can indicate poor management or a need for additional capital. Of course, any company's liquidity may vary due to seasonal variations, the timing of sales, and the state of the economy. The recession of 2008 and 2009, for instance, forced liquidity down for a great number of small businesses.

Companies tend to run into problems with liquidity because cash outflows are not flexible, while income is often uncertain. Creditors expect their money when promised, and employees expect regular paychecks. However, the cash coming in to a business does not often follow a set schedule. Sales volumes fluctuate as do collections from customers. Because of this difference between cash generation and cash payments, businesses should maintain a certain ratio of current assets to current liabilities in order to ensure adequate liquidity.

Leverage. Leverage refers to the proportion of a company's capital that has been contributed by investors as compared to creditors. In other words, leverage is the extent to which a company has depended upon borrowing to finance its operations. A company that has a high proportion of debt in relation to its equity would be considered highly leveraged. Leverage is an important aspect of financial analysis because it is reviewed closely by both bankers and investors. A high leverage ratio may increase a company's exposure to risk and business downturns, but along with this higher risk also comes the potential for higher returns.

Profitability. Profitability refers to management's performance in using the resources of a business. Many measures of profitability involve calculating the financial return that the company earns on the money that has been invested. Most entrepreneurs decide to start their own businesses in order to earn a better return on their money than would be available through a bank or other low-risk investments. If profitability measures demonstrate that this is not occurring, particularly once a small business has

moved beyond the start-up phase, the entrepreneur should consider selling the business and reinvesting his or her money elsewhere. However, many factors can influence profitability measures, including changes in price, volume, or expenses, as well the purchase of assets or the borrowing of money.

PERFORMING ANALYSES WITH FINANCIAL RATIOS

Measuring the liquidity, leverage, and profitability of a company is not a matter of how many dollars the company has in the form of assets, liabilities, and equity. The key is the proportions in which such items occur in relation to one another. A company is analyzed by looking at ratios rather than just dollar amounts. Financial ratios are determined by dividing one number by another, and are usually expressed as a percentage. They enable business owners to examine the relationships between seemingly unrelated items and thus gain useful information for decision making. Financial ratios are simple to calculate, easy to use, and provide a wealth of information that cannot be gotten elsewhere.

In addition to giving the small-business owner more perspective, financial ratios are used by a variety of interests in the business world when examining small businesses. For instance, credit managers utilize ratios of prospective clients when determining whether to extend credit. Bankers similarly use them to decide whether to grant loans. They have even been used to forecast certain financial events, including impending bankruptcy. While financial ratios are valuable tools, the small-business owner should also be cautious when using them. In certain cases, financial ratios can be misleading for various reasons, including wide latitude in current accounting requirements and availability of data for certain industries. The Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) give companies considerable leeway in reporting their finances.

Virtually any financial statistics can be compared using a ratio. Small-business owners and managers only need to be concerned with a small set of ratios in order to identify where improvements are needed. Determining which ratios to compute depends on the type of business, the age of the business, the point in the business cycle, and any specific information sought. For example, if a small business depends on a large number of fixed assets, ratios that measure how efficiently these assets are being used may be the most significant.

There are a few general ratios that can be very useful in an overall financial analysis. To assess a company's liquidity, analysts recommend using the current, quick, and liquidity ratios. The current ratio can be defined as Current Assets / Current Liabilities. It measures the ability of an entity to pay its near-term obligations. Though the ideal current

ratio depends to some extent on the type of business, a general rule of thumb is that it should be at least 2:1. A lower current ratio means that the company may not be able to pay its bills on time, while a higher ratio means that the company has money in cash or safe investments that could be put to better use in the business.

The quick ratio, also known as the "acid test," can be defined as Quick Assets (cash, marketable securities, and receivables) / Current Liabilities. This ratio provides a stricter definition of the company's ability to make payments on current obligations. Ideally, this ratio should be 1:1. If it is higher, the company may keep too much cash on hand or have a poor collection program for accounts receivable. If it is lower, it may indicate that the company relies too heavily on inventory to meet its obligations. The liquidity ratio, also known as the cash ratio, can be defined as Cash / Current Liabilities. This measure eliminates all current assets except cash from the calculation of liquidity.

The debt/equity ratio measures a company's leverage. Defined as Debt / Owners' Equity, this ratio indicates the relative mix of the company's investor-supplied capital. A company is generally considered safer if it has a low debt to equity ratio that is, a higher proportion of owner-supplied capital although a very low ratio can indicate excessive caution. In general, debt should be between 50 and 80 percent of equity.

Finally, analysts recommend the return on equity (ROE) ratio to measure a company's level of profitability, defined as Net Income / Owners' Equity. This ratio indicates how well the company is utilizing its equity investment. ROE is considered one of the best indicators of profitability. It is also a good figure to compare against competitors or an industry average. Experts suggest that companies usually need at least 10 to 14 percent ROE in order to fund future growth. If this ratio is too low, it can indicate poor management performance or a highly conservative business approach. On the other hand, a high ROE can mean that management is doing a good job, or that the firm is undercapitalized.

In conclusion, financial analysis can be an important tool for small-business owners and managers to measure their progress toward reaching company goals and how they compete with larger companies within an industry. When performed regularly over time, financial analysis can also help small businesses recognize and adapt to trends affecting their operations. Financial analysis is integral in measuring a company's success from the perspective of bankers, investors, and outside analysts.

SEE ALSO Balance Sheets; Cash Flow Statements; Income Statements; Return on Assets.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "The Balance Sheet for Small Businesses." *AllBusiness*. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/accounting reporting/reports statements/2544 1.html.
- Casteuble, Tracy. "Using Financial Ratios to Assess Performance." Association Management. July 1997.
- "Financial Analysis: 17 Areas to Review." *Business Owner*. January February 1999.
- Gil Lafuente, Anna Maria. Fuzzy Logic In Financial Analysis. New York: Springer, 2005.
- Helfert, Erich A. Techniques of Financial Analysis: A Guide to Value Creation. 11th ed. Boston, Mass.: Irwin/McGraw Hill, 2003.
- Hey Cunningham, David. Financial Statements Demystified. St. Leonards, NSW, Australia: Allen & Unwin, 2002.
- Higgins, Robert C. Analysis for Financial Management. 6th ed. Boston, Mass.: Irwin/McGraw Hill, 2001.
- Jones, Allen N. "Financial Statements: When Properly Read, They Share a Wealth of Information." Memphis Business Journal. 5 February 1996.
- Larkin, Howard. "How to Read a Financial Statement." American Medical News. 11 March 1996.
- Moyer, Charles R., James R. McGuigan, and William J. Kretlow. *Contemporary Financial Management.* 11th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Olson, Elizabeth. "What States and Cities Are Doing to Help Small Businesses." *New York Times.* 4 March 2010.
- "Overheard: Reading the Grape Leaves." Wall Street Journal. 26 February 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FINANCIAL PLANNERS

Financial planners are individuals who advise people and companies about how to invest their assets. Most financial planners are professionals who help their clients with a variety of financial tasks and tools in making investment decisions to plan for the future.

A financial planner, unlike a Certified Financial Planner or Chartered Financial Consultant, is a title that is self-bestowed; it may be used by anyone. As a result, small-business owners wishing to hire a financial planner must be diligent in obtaining referrals, checking qualifications and licenses, and inquiring about fees. "The real pros can help you map out a route to goals like retirement and estate planning, asset allocation, and tax and cash-flow planning," Laura Koss-Feder wrote in an article for *Money*.

A good financial planner will conduct an in-depth interview to gather information about the client's income, expenses, assets, liabilities, future goals, and risk tolerance. The planner will use this information to develop a detailed, written financial plan specifically for the client. Financial planners may steer their clients toward a wide range of investment products, including stocks, bonds, mutual funds, money market accounts, independent retirement accounts (IRAs), and insurance. In most cases, clients receive monthly or quarterly reports detailing the progress of their investment portfolios.

FINDING A GOOD FINANCIAL PLANNER

"There is no shortage of good financial planners, but the challenge is to identify them among as many as 450,000 stockbrokers, insurance salespeople, and outright cranks who claim to be effective planners. Unlike, say, a plumber, hairdresser, or neurosurgeon, a financial planner does not necessarily have to open a book, take an exam, or otherwise demonstrate any competence before hanging out a shingle," Koss-Feder explained. Federal regulatory efforts have ramped up since 2008, however, when financial advisor Bernard Madoff was found to have defrauded investors billions of dollars in the largest Ponzi scheme (fraudulent investment operation) in history.

Meanwhile, the recession of 2008 and 2009 caught many financial planners and their clients off guard and has since put financial planning in a new light. More financial planners expect their small-business clients to be more skeptical and demanding of their services, writes Jeffrey Kosnett in *Kiplinger' Personal Finance*. In Kosnett's opinion, "Whether you go with a big firm or a smaller outfit, a planner's philosophy, not who he or she represents, is the key to your satisfaction."

The first step in finding a good financial planner is obtaining referrals from friends and business associates, preferably those who are in similar financial situations and have similar financial needs. If personal recommendations are not available, trade groups such as the National Association of Personal Financial Advisors, the Financial Planning Association, and the Certified Financial Planner Board of Standards provide referrals for their members.

After obtaining referrals, experts recommend that small-business owners interview at least three potential planners before making a decision. First impressions are critical when interviewing a financial planner, writes Suze Orman, a financial expert and best-selling author. Key first impressions include a planner who invites you to his or her office ("If they come to you, it's a sign they have too much time on their hands," says Orman), and a planner who invites both you and your spouse (if you have one) to understand the household financial picture fully.

It may be helpful to examine financial plans that each planner has prepared for clients with similar circumstances, and to gather information about the problems the planners have solved for other clients. Although it may not be necessary if the referral comes from a trusted friend, the small-business owner may wish to contact some of these clients directly and ask about the planners' strengths and weaknesses, responsiveness to phone calls, and willingness to explain things. Since financial planners often work with other professionals such as attorneys and accountants the small-business owner may wish to ask for professional references as well.

The interview itself is a crucial part of the process. Orman warns that any financial planner who immediately decribes what types of investments the client must pursue should be treated with a wary eye. Investments are only a small part of the small-business owner's overall financial needs. In an initial interview, a financial planner should clarify a few key issues, including wills and living revocable trusts; all debts including mortgage; a FICO (credit) score and its impact on financial dealings; insurance and retirement needs; potential college costs; and investment goals for the next 5 years minimum.

The next step in hiring a financial planner is to conduct a thorough examination of his or her qualifications and experience. Experts recommend that financial planners have a strong background in finance, accounting, banking, stock brokerage, or a related field, as well as 5 years' experience. Potential financial planners should also be able to show proof that they are licensed with regulatory bodies. In order to obtain a credential such as Certified Financial Planner (CFP) or Chartered Financial Consultant (ChFC), a planner must pass a series of tests, take continuing education courses, and comply with a code of ethics. In addition, financial planners who provide advice about securities must file a disclosure document known as an ADV with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). They are required to show potential clients Part II of this document upon request, which gives information on their educational background, qualifications, fees charged for services, and any business affiliations that could cause a conflict of interest. Although financial planners are not obliged to show clients Part I of their ADVs, small-business owners may want to avoid any planner who is unwilling to do so, as Part I outlines any disciplinary problems the planner has experienced.

FEE BASED OR COMMISSION BASED PLANNERS

The final step in hiring a financial planner is to find out how the planner will be compensated through client fees or brokerage commissions. Fee-based planners charge their clients various fees depending on the type of work they perform. In contrast, commission-based planners do not charge their clients up-front fees, but instead take a commission on the investments they recommend. Commission-based planners generally work with their clients to create an investment plan for free, then charge commissions ranging from 1 percent on money-market accounts to 90 percent of first-year insurance premiums. Some experts, including Orman, prefer fee-based planners since they will be more likely to be objective and avoid the potential for conflict of interest. However, the fees charged can be expensive; according to Koss-Feder, the average fee to create a basic financial plan is more than \$1,100. Koss-Feder concluded, however, that "As long as you have confidence in the planner, it really doesn't matter which type you choose as long as you know how he is making his money,". The fee structure should always be spelled out in a written agreement.

Until an atmosphere of trust develops between the small-business owner and the financial planner, it may be best to start slowly, by investing around 25 percent of assets. The amount can then increase over time if the client is satisfied with the planner's performance. Lorayne Fiorillo, in *Entrepreneur*, recommended that in order to establish a strong relationship with a financial planner, small-business owners "treat your financial advisor and his or her staff with respect. Don't call your advisor with paperwork questions; that's a job for his or her assistant. If you have a complex question, call when the stock market is closed your advisor will have more time to talk. Most of all, keep the lines of communication open."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Chatzky, Jean Sherman. "How to Pick a Pro: Financial Planning Works, but All Financial Planners Are Not Equal." *Money.* 1 December 2000.

Fairley, Juliette. "The Right Choice: Choosing a Financial Planner You Can Trust." *Black Enterprise*. March 1996.

Fiorillo, Lorayne. "Rope One In: How to Spot the Good, the Bad, and the Ugly When Looking for a Financial Advisor." Entrepreneur. December 1997.

Glover, Hannah. "Comprehensive Financial Plans Falling Short." *Money Management Executive*. 20 February 2006.

Henriques, Diana B. "Madoff Is Sentenced to 150 Years for Massive Ponzi Scheme." *New York Times.* 29 June 2009.

Kahn, Virginia Munger. "Defining, and Finding, a Fee Only Planner." New York Times. 12 January 1997.

Kosnett, Jeffrey R. "Finding a Financial Planner Who's Right for You." *Kiplinger's Personal Finance.* October 2009. Available from: http://www.kiplinger.com/features/archives/2009/10/how to pick a financial planner.html.

Koss Feder, Laura. "Smart Ways to Find a Financial Planner." Money. March 1997.

Nissenbaum, Martin, Barbara J. Raasch, and Charles L. Ratner. Ernst & Young's Personal Financial Planning Guide. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.

Orman, Suze. "Taking In Account First Impressions." *Yahoo! Finance.* Available from: http://biz.yahoo.com/pfg/e29planner/art011.html.

Stovall, Robert H. "Selecting a Financial Planner." Sales and Marketing Management. February 1998.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. Form ADV. Available from: www.sec.gov/about/forms/formadv.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI

FINANCIAL RATIOS

Financial ratios are relationships determined from a company's financial information and used for comparison purposes. Examples include such measures as return on investment (ROI), return on assets (ROA), and debt-to-equity, to name just three. These ratios are the result of dividing one account balance or financial measurement with another. Usually these measurements or account balances are found on one of the company's financial statements balance sheet, income statement, cash flow statement, or statement of changes in owner's equity. Financial ratios can provide small-business owners and managers with a valuable tool for measuring their progress against predetermined internal goals, a certain competitor, or the overall industry. In addition, tracking various ratios over time is a powerful means of identifying trends in their early stages.

Financial ratios are used by bankers, investors, and business analysts to assess a company's financial status. For example, credit managers may look at basic ratios when deciding to extend credit to a small business. Likewise, bankers examine ratios before deciding on loan requests. Because financial ratios are instrumental to a small business' ability to receive financing, Congress has taken a closer look at them. The recession of 2008 and 2009 impeded the ability of many small businesses to obtain capital. Some small-business advocates have suggested that too much focus is placed on ratios in determining financing, and that struggling small businesses should not automatically be disqualified for assistance based on ratios that fail to meet certain credit benchmarks.

Ratios also enable analysts to make an accurate assessment of the competitive edge of a small business, even against an industry powerhouse. Charles Moyer, James McGuigan, and William Kretlow wrote in their 2009 book *Contemporary Financial Management*, "The total profits of IBM normally are many times those of Apple, because IBM is a much larger firm than Apple. By computing a ratio such as net profits divided by total assets, the relative performance of the two firms can be assessed more accurately." By utilizing financial ratios, the same comparison is possible for even the smallest business.

Ratios are calculated by dividing one number by another, such as total sales divided by number of employees.

Ratios enable business owners to examine and measure the relationships between items. They are simple to calculate, easy to use, and provide small-business owners with insight into what is happening within their business, insights that are not always apparent upon review of the financial statements alone. Ratios are aids to judgment and cannot take the place of experience. But experience with reading ratios and tracking them over time will make any manager a better manager. Ratios can help to pinpoint areas that need attention before problems arise.

Virtually any financial statistics can be compared using a ratio. In reality, however, small-business owners and managers only need to be concerned with a small set of ratios in order to identify where improvements are needed.

It is important to keep in mind that financial ratios are time-sensitive; they can only present a picture of the business at the time that the underlying figures were prepared. For example, a retailer calculating ratios before and after the Christmas season would get very different results. In addition, ratios can be misleading when taken singly, though they can be quite valuable when a small business tracks them over time or uses them as a basis for comparison against company goals or industry standards.

Effective ratio analysis depends on keeping a few key factors in mind. First, ratios highlight potentially strong or weak areas within a small business. Additional analysis is often necessary to determine whether those areas are indeed strong or weak. Second, a financial ratio should be scrutinized to determine its true meaning. A low ratio, for instance, could be influenced by a low numerator or high denominator. Any conclusions should be withheld before the numerator and denominator are examined. Third, a financial ratio is meaningful only when compared to a standard, such as a stated management goal or an industry ratio trend. Finally, differences in accounting techniques should be closely considered when comparing financial ratios between two different firms to avoid wrong conclusions.

Perhaps the best way for small-business owners to use financial ratios is to conduct a formal ratio analysis on a regular basis. The raw data used to compute the ratios should be recorded on a special form monthly. Then the relevant ratios should be computed, reviewed, and saved for future comparisons. Determining which ratios to compute depends on the type of business, the age of the business, the point in the business cycle, and any specific information sought. For example, if a small business depends on a large number of fixed assets, ratios that measure how efficiently these assets are being used may be the most significant. In general, financial ratios can be broken down into four main categories, with several specific ratio calculations prescribed within each:

1) profitability or return on investment; 2) liquidity; 3) leverage; and 4) operating or efficiency.

PROFITABILITY OR RETURN ON INVESTMENT RATIOS

Profitability ratios provide information about management's performance in using the resources of the small business. Many entrepreneurs decide to start their own businesses in order to earn a better return on their money than would be available through a bank or other low-risk investments. If profitability ratios demonstrate that this is not occurring, particularly once a small business has moved beyond the start-up phase, entrepreneurs for whom a return on their money is the foremost concern may wish to sell the business and reinvest their money elsewhere. However, it is important to note that many factors can influence profitability ratios, including changes in price, volume, or expenses, as well as the purchase of assets or the borrowing of money. Some specific profitability ratios follow, along with the means of calculating them and their meaning to a small-business owner or manager.

Gross profitability: Gross Profits/Net Sales. This measures the margin on sales the company is achieving. It can be an indication of manufacturing efficiency or marketing effectiveness.

Net profitability. Net Income/Net Sales. This measures the overall profitability of the company, or how much is being brought to the bottom line. Strong gross profitability combined with weak net profitability may indicate a problem with indirect operating expenses or nonoperating items, such as interest expense. In general, net profitability shows the effectiveness of management. Though the optimal level depends on the type of business, the ratios can be compared for firms in the same industry.

Return on assets: Net Income/Total Assets. This indicates how effectively the company is deploying its assets. A very low return on asset, or ROA, usually indicates inefficient management, whereas a high ROA means efficient management. However, this ratio can be distorted by depreciation or any unusual expenses.

Return on investment 1: Net Income/Owners' Equity. This indicates how well the company is utilizing its equity investment. Due to leverage, this measure will generally be higher than return on assets. ROI is considered to be one of the best indicators of profitability. It is also a good figure to compare against competitors or an industry average. Experts suggest that companies usually need at least 10 to 14 percent ROI in order to fund future growth. If this ratio is too low, it can indicate poor management performance or a highly conservative business approach. On the other hand, a high ROI can mean that management is doing a good job or that the firm is undercapitalized.

Return on investment 2: Dividends +/- Stock Price Change/Stock Price Paid. From the investor's point of view, this calculation of ROI measures the gain (or loss) achieved by making an investment over a period of time.

Earnings per share. Net Income/Number of Shares Outstanding. This states a corporation's profits on a pershare basis. It can be helpful in further comparison to the market price of the stock.

Investment turnover. Net Sales/Total Assets. This measures a company's ability to use assets to generate sales. Although the ideal level for this ratio varies greatly, a very low figure may mean that the company maintains too many assets or has not deployed its assets well, whereas a high figure means that the assets have been used to produce good sales numbers.

Sales per employee. Total Sales/Number of Employees. This can provide a measure of productivity. This ratio will vary widely from one industry to another. A high figure relative to one's industry average can indicate either good personnel management or good equipment.

LIQUIDITY RATIOS

Liquidity ratios demonstrate a company's ability to pay its current obligations. In other words, they relate to the availability of cash and other assets to cover accounts payable, short-term debt, and other liabilities. All small businesses require a certain degree of liquidity in order to pay their bills on time, though start-up and very young companies are often not very liquid. In mature companies, low levels of liquidity can indicate poor management or a need for additional capital. Any company's liquidity may vary due to seasonality, the timing of sales, and the state of the economy. But liquidity ratios can provide small-business owners with useful limits to help them regulate borrowing and spending. Some of the best-known measures of a company's liquidity include:

Current ratio: Current Assets/Current Liabilities. This measures the ability of an entity to pay its near-term obligations. "Current" usually is defined as within 1 year. Though the ideal current ratio depends to some extent on the type of business, a general rule of thumb is that it should be at least 2:1. A lower current ratio means that the company may not be able to pay its bills on time, while a higher ratio means that the company has money in cash or safe investments that could be put to better use in the business.

Quick ratio (or "acid test"): Quick Assets (cash, marketable securities, and receivables)/Current Liabilities. This provides a stricter definition of the company's ability to make payments on current obligations. Ideally, this ratio should be 1:1. If it is higher, the company may keep too much cash on hand or have a poor collection program for accounts receivable. If it is lower, it may indicate that the

company relies too heavily on inventory to meet its obligations.

Cash to total assets: Cash/Total Assets. This measures the portion of a company's assets held in cash or marketable securities. Although a high ratio may indicate some degree of safety from a creditor's viewpoint, excess amounts of cash may be viewed as inefficient.

Sales to receivables (or turnover ratio): Net Sales/ Accounts Receivable. This measures the annual turnover of accounts receivable. A high number reflects a short lapse of time between sales and the collection of cash, while a low number means collections take longer. Because of seasonal changes this ratio is likely to vary. As a result, an annual floating average sales-to-receivables ratio is most useful in identifying meaningful shifts and trends.

Days' receivables ratio. 365/Sales to receivables ratio. This measures the average number of days that accounts receivable are outstanding. This number should be the same or lower than the company's expressed credit terms. Other ratios can also be converted to days, such as the cost of sales to payables ratio.

Cost of sales to payables. Cost of Sales/Trade Payables. This measures the annual turnover of accounts payable. Lower numbers tend to indicate good performance, though the ratio should be close to the industry standard.

Cash turnover. Net Sales/Net Working Capital (current assets less current liabilities). This reflects the company's ability to finance current operations, the efficiency of its working capital employment, and the margin of protection for its creditors. A high cash turnover ratio may leave the company vulnerable to creditors, while a low ratio may indicate an inefficient use of working capital. In general, sales five to six times greater than working capital are needed to maintain a positive cash flow and finance sales.

LEVERAGE RATIOS

Leverage ratios look at the extent to which a company has depended upon borrowing to finance its operations. As a result, these ratios are reviewed closely by bankers and investors. Most leverage ratios compare assets or net worth with liabilities. A high leverage ratio may increase a company's exposure to risk and business downturns, but along with this higher risk also comes the potential for higher returns. Some of the major measurements of leverage include:

Debt to equity ratio: Debt/Owners' Equity. This indicates the relative mix of the company's investor-supplied capital. A company is generally considered safer if it has a low debt to equity ratio that is, a higher proportion of owner-supplied capital though a very low ratio can indicate excessive caution. In general, debt should be between 50 and 80 percent of equity.

Debt ratio: Debt/Total Assets. This measures the portion of a company's capital that is provided by borrowing. A debt ratio greater than 1.0 means the company has negative net worth and is technically bankrupt. This ratio is similar, and can easily be converted to, the debt to equity ratio.

Fixed to worth ratio: Net Fixed Assets/Tangible Net Worth. This indicates how much of the owner's equity has been invested in fixed assets (i.e., plant and equipment). It is important to note that only tangible assets (physical assets like cash, inventory, property, plant, and equipment) are included in the calculation, and that they are valued less depreciation. Creditors usually like to see this ratio very low, but the large-scale leasing of assets can artificially lower it.

Interest coverage: Earnings before Interest and Taxes/ Interest Expense. This indicates how comfortably the company can handle its interest payments. In general, a higher interest coverage ratio means that the small business is able to take on additional debt. This ratio is closely examined by bankers and other creditors.

EFFICIENCY RATIOS

By assessing a company's use of credit, inventory, and assets, efficiency ratios can help small-business owners and managers conduct business more effectively. These ratios can show how quickly the company is collecting money for its credit sales or how many times inventory turns over in a given time period. This information can help management decide whether the company's credit terms are appropriate and whether its purchasing efforts are handled in an efficient manner. The following are some of the main indicators of efficiency:

Annual inventory turnover. Cost of Goods Sold for the Year/Average Inventory. This shows how efficiently the company is managing its production, warehousing, and distribution of product, considering its volume of sales. Higher ratios over six or seven times per year are generally thought to be better, although extremely high inventory turnover may indicate a narrow selection and possibly lost sales. A low inventory turnover rate, on the other hand, means that the company is paying to keep a large inventory, and may be overstocking or carrying obsolete items.

Inventory holding period: 365/Annual Inventory Turnover. This calculates the number of days, on average, that elapse between finished goods production and sale of product.

Inventory to assets ratio: Inventory/Total Assets. This shows the portion of assets tied up in inventory. Generally, a lower ratio is considered better.

Accounts receivable turnover. Net (credit) Sales/Average Accounts Receivable. This gives a measure of how quickly

credit sales are turned into cash. Alternatively, the reciprocal of this ratio indicates the portion of a year's credit sales that are outstanding at a particular point in time.

Collection period: 365/Accounts Receivable Turnover. This measures the average number of days the company's receivables are outstanding, between the date of credit sale and collection of cash.

SUMMARY

Although they may seem intimidating at first glance, all of the aforementioned financial ratios can be derived by simply comparing numbers that appear on a small business's income statement and balance sheet. Small-business owners would be well-served by familiarizing themselves with ratios and their uses as a tracking device for anticipating changes in operations.

Financial ratios are also an important tool for small-business owners and managers to measure their progress toward reaching company goals, as well as how they compete with larger companies. Unfortunately, many small-business owners fail to prepare even the most basic ratios, an oversight that could prove disastrous. Ratio analysis, when performed regularly over time, can help small businesses recognize and adapt to trends affecting their operations. Yet another reason small-business owners need to understand financial ratios is that they provide one of the main measures of a company's success from the perspective of bankers, investors, and business analysts. Often, a small business's ability to obtain debt or equity financing will depend on the company's financial ratios.

Despite all the positive uses of financial ratios, however, small-business managers are still encouraged to know the limitations of ratios and approach ratio analysis with a degree of caution. Ratios alone do not provide all the information necessary for decision making. But decisions that are made without looking at financial ratios are made without all the available data.

SEE ALSO Balance Sheets; Cash Flow Statements; Income Statements; Return on Assets.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Casteuble, Tracy. "Using Financial Ratios to Assess Performance." *Association Management*. July 1997.

Clark, Scott. "Financial Ratios Hold the Key to Smart Business." Birmingham Business Journal. 11 February 2000.

Clark, Scott. "You Can Read the Tea Leaves of Financial Ratios." *Birmingham Business Journal.* 25 February 2000.

Gil Lafuente, Anna Maria. Fuzzy Logic In Financial Analysis. New York: Springer, 2005.

Hey Cunningham, David. Financial Statements Demystified. St. Leonards, NSW, Australia: Allen & Unwin, 2002.

Moyer, Charles R., James R. McGuigan, and William J. Kretlow. Contemporary Financial Management. 11th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009. Taulli, Tom. The Edgar Online Guide to Decoding Financial Statements. Fort Lauderdale, Fla.: J. Ross Publishing, 2004.

U.S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Small Business and Entrepreneurship. *Hearing. Small Business Survival*, Weathering the Economy, Creating Jobs, and What the SBA Can Do to Assist. 111th Congress. 12 August 2009. Congressional Documents and Publications..

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Financial statements are written records of a business's financial situation. They include standard reports like the balance sheet, income or profit and loss statements, and cash flow statement. They stand as one of the more essential components of business information, and as the principal method of communicating financial information about an entity to outside parties. For these reasons, it is critical that financial statements truthfully reflect the financial well-being of a business entity; failure to do so can lead to bankruptcy and potential legal difficulties.

In a technical sense, financial statements are a summation of the financial position of an entity at a given point in time. Generally, financial statements are designed to meet the needs of many diverse users, particularly present and potential owners and creditors. Financial statements result from simplifying, condensing, and aggregating masses of data obtained primarily from a company's (or an individual's) accounting system.

FINANCIAL REPORTING

According to the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB), financial reporting includes not only financial statements but also other means of communicating financial information about an enterprise to its external users. Financial statements provide information useful in investment and credit decisions and in assessing cash flow prospects. They provide information about an enterprise's resources, claims to those resources, and changes in the resources. According to a 2010 FASB report, "For all financial liabilities measured at fair value, including financial liabilities without a principal amount and financial liabilities that are not held for payment of contractual cash flows, an entity would present on the face of the performance statement significant changes in fair value related to changes in the entity's credit standing. That information would be presented separately for financial liabilities for which certain changes in fair value are presented in other comprehensive income and financial liabilities for which all changes in fair value are presented

in net income." Essentially, an entity has the responsibility and the duty to be above board with all creditors, partners, stakeholders, and other parties with a vested financial interest in the financial health of the entity. The FASB understands that small businesses and corporations alike can spark small- and large-scale financial crises when financial statements are inaccurate whether intentional or not.

Financial reporting is a broad concept encompassing financial statements, notes to financial statements and parenthetical disclosures, supplementary information (such as changing prices), and other means of financial reporting (such as management discussions and analysis, and letters to stockholders). Financial reporting is but one source of information needed by those who make economic decisions about business enterprises. Even in the broader realm of financial reporting, financial statements hold tremendous value. In his 2009 book, Financial Statements: A Step by Step Guide to Understanding and Creating Financial Reports, Thomas R. Ittelson discussed the importance of measurement. The author noted that the unit of measurement must be quantified and must be agreed on by all parties within the entity, and any others who have a stake in the entity. It is when finances cannot be accurately measured that misunderstandings occur. The universal measurement of finances has for decades been the U.S. dollar. While it may seem this is an easy unit of measurement, inflation and the dollar's worth when pitted against other currencies (such as the euro) has to be considered.

The primary focus of financial reporting is information about earnings and its components. Information about earnings based on accrual accounting usually provides a better indication of an enterprise's present and continuing ability to generate positive cash flows than that provided by cash receipts and payments.

MAJOR FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The basic financial statements of an enterprise include the: 1) balance sheet (or statement of financial position); 2) income statement; 3) cash flow statement; and 4) statement of changes in owners' equity or stockholders' equity. The balance sheet provides a snapshot of an entity as of a particular date. It lists the entity's assets, liabilities, and in the case of a corporation, the stockholders' equity on a specific date. The income statement presents a summary of the revenues, gains, expenses, losses, and net income or net loss of an entity for a specific period. The income statement is similar to a moving picture of the entity's operations during this period of time. The cash flow statement summarizes an entity's cash receipts and cash payments relating to its operating, investing, and financing activities during a particular period. A statement of changes in owners' equity or stockholders' equity reconciles the beginning

of the period equity of an enterprise with its ending balance.

Items currently reported in financial statements are measured by different attributes (for example, historical cost, current cost, current market value, net reliable value, and present value of future cash flows). Historical cost is the traditional means of presenting assets and liabilities.

Notes to financial statements are informative disclosures appended to the end of financial statements. They provide important information concerning such matters as depreciation and inventory methods used, details of long-term debt, pensions, leases, income taxes, contingent liabilities, methods of consolidation, and other matters. Notes are considered an integral part of the financial statements. Schedules and parenthetical disclosures are also used to present information not provided elsewhere in the financial statements.

Each financial statement has a heading, which gives the name of the entity, the name of the statement, and the date or time covered by the statement. The information provided in financial statements is primarily financial in nature and expressed in units of money, usually dollars or euros. The information relates to an individual business enterprise. The information often is the product of approximations and estimates, rather than exact measurements, though they should not be the result of "massaging the numbers." The financial statements typically reflect the financial effects of transactions and events that have already happened (i.e., historical).

Financial statements presenting financial data for two or more periods are called comparative statements. Comparative financial statements usually give similar reports for the current period and for one or more preceding periods. They provide analysts with significant information about trends and relationships over 2 or more years. Comparative statements are considerably more significant than are single-year statements. Comparative statements emphasize the fact that financial statements for a single accounting period are only one part of the continuous history of the company. Quarterly earnings reports also allow a company, its investors, stakeholders, and the public at large compare one fiscal quarter with another. For most publicly traded companies, quarterly earnings reports are available on the company Web site or elsewhere on the Internet.

Interim financial statements are reports for periods of less than a year. The purpose of interim financial statements is to improve the timeliness of accounting information. Some companies issue comprehensive financial statements while others issue summary statements. Each interim period should be viewed primarily as an integral part of an annual period and should generally continue to use the generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP)

that were used in the preparation of the company's latest annual report. Financial statements are often audited by independent accountants for the purpose of increasing user confidence in their reliability. Statements available online, such as those posted on Yahoo! Finance, are available to the public. At the end of a company reporting, financial analysts will ask questions answered by company officers. This allows the public, investors, and stakeholders to obtain answers from experts. Entire reports are typically available for at least 90 days online, and links to the live report can be e-mailed to interested parties 2 weeks in advance so they can listen in real time.

Every financial statement is prepared on the basis of several accounting assumptions: that all transactions can be expressed or measured in dollars; that the enterprise will continue in business indefinitely; and that statements will be prepared at regular intervals. These assumptions provide the foundation for the structure of financial accounting theory and practice, and explain why financial information is presented in a given manner.

Financial statements also must be prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and must include an explanation of the company's accounting procedures and policies. Financial advisors and internal auditors of the company will want to make these standards well known and relatively easy to understand so that there is no room for misinterpretation when external auditors come to call.

Standard accounting principles call for the recording of assets and liabilities at cost; the recognition of revenue when it is realized and when a transaction has taken place (generally at the point of sale), and the recognition of expenses according to the matching principle (costs to revenues). Standard accounting principles further require that uncertainties and risks related to a company be reflected in its accounting reports and that, generally, anything that would be of interest to an informed investor should be fully disclosed in the financial statements. This can be as easy as an e-mail, newsletter, or even a text message that lets investors know that there is new information available on the investor relations page of the company Web site.

ELEMENTS OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Financial Accounting Standards Board has defined the following elements of financial statements of business enterprises: assets, liabilities, equity, revenues, expenses, gains, losses, investment by owners, distribution to owners, and comprehensive income. According to FASB, the elements of financial statements are the building blocks with which financial statements are constructed. The FASB definitions, articulated in its "Elements of Financial Statements of Business Enterprises," are as follows:

- Assets are probable future economic benefits obtained or controlled by a particular entity as a result of past transactions or events.
- Comprehensive income is the change in equity (net assets) of an entity during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances from nonowner sources. It includes all changes in equity during a period except those resulting from investments by owners and distributions to owners.
- **Distributions to owners** are decreases in net assets of a particular enterprise resulting from transferring assets, rendering services, or incurring liabilities to owners. Distributions to owners decrease ownership interest or equity in an enterprise.
- **Equity** is the residual interest in the assets of an entity that remains after deducting its liabilities. In a business entity, equity is the ownership interest.
- Expenses are outflows or other uses of assets or incurring of liabilities during a period from delivering or producing goods or rendering services, or carrying out other activities that constitute the entity's ongoing major or central operation.
- Gains are increases in equity (net assets) from peripheral
 or incidental transactions of an entity and from all other
 transactions and other events and circumstances
 affecting the entity during a period except those that
 result from revenues or investments by owner.
- **Investments by owners** are increases in net assets of a particular enterprise resulting from transfers to it from other entities of something of value to obtain or increase ownership interest (or equity) in it.
- **Liabilities** are probable future sacrifices of economic benefits arising from present obligations of a particular entity to transfer assets or provide services to other entities in the future as a result of past transactions or events.
- Losses are decreases in equity (net assets) from
 peripheral or incidental transactions of an entity and
 from all other transactions and other events and
 circumstances affecting the entity during a period
 except those that result from expenses or
 distributions to owners.
- Revenues are inflows or other enhancements of assets of an entity or settlement of its liabilities (or a combination of both) during a period from delivering or producing goods, rendering services, or other activities that constitute the entity's ongoing major or central operations.

SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

In accounting terminology, a subsequent event is an important event that occurs between the balance sheet date and the date of issuance of the annual report. Subsequent events must have a material effect on the financial statements. A "subsequent event" note must be issued with financial statements if the event (or events) is considered to be important enough that without such information the financial statement would be misleading if the event were not disclosed. The recognition and recording of these events often requires the professional judgment of an accountant or external auditor. Such individuals will be more likely to scrutinize the books than internal auditors in many cases. They are not under the pressure of the company culture and therefore are more likely to report objectively to investors and public authorities.

Events that effect the financial statements at the date of the balance sheet might reveal an unknown condition or provide additional information regarding estimates or judgments. These events must be reported by adjusting the financial statements to recognize the new evidence. Events that relate to conditions that did not exist on the balance sheet date but arose subsequent to that date do not require an adjustment to the financial statements. The effect of the event on the future period, however, may be of such importance that it should be disclosed in a footnote or elsewhere.

PERSONAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The reporting entity of personal financial statements is an individual, a husband and wife, or a group of related individuals. Personal financial statements are often prepared to deal with obtaining bank loans, income tax planning, retirement planning, gift and estate planning, and the public disclosure of financial affairs. Given that estate and death tax laws face significant changes in 2010 and again in 2011, it is extremely important that personal financial statements contain the most recent information on any changes to an estate or any trusts or assets held therein.

For each reporting entity, a statement of financial position is required. The statement presents assets at estimated current values, including intellectual property, liabilities at the lesser of the discounted amount of cash to be paid or the current cash settlement amount, and net worth. A provision should also be made for estimated income taxes on the differences between the estimated current value of assets. Comparative statements for one or more periods should be presented. A statement of changes in net worth is optional.

DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANIES

A company is considered to be a development stage company if substantially all of its efforts are devoted to establishing a new business and either of the following is present:

1) principal operations have not begun; or 2) principal operations have begun but revenue is insignificant (such as the first 3 years of an S-corp). Activities of a development stage enterprise frequently include financial planning, raising capital, research and development, personnel recruiting and training, and market development.

A development stage company must follow generally accepted accounting principles applicable to operating enterprises in the preparation of financial statements. In its balance sheet, the company must report cumulative net losses separately in the equity section. In its income statement it must report cumulative revenues and expenses from the inception of the enterprise. Likewise, in its cash flow statement, it must report cumulative cash flows from the inception of the enterprise. Its statement of stockholders' equity should include the number of shares issued and the date of their issuance as well as the dollar amounts received. The statement should identify the entity as a development stage enterprise and describe the nature of development stage activities. During the first period of normal operations, the enterprise must disclose its former developmental stage status in the notes section of its financial statements.

FRAUDULENT FINANCIAL REPORTING

Fraudulent financial reporting is defined as intentional or reckless reporting, whether by act or by omission, that results in materially misleading financial statements. Fraudulent financial reporting can usually be traced to the existence of conditions in either the internal environment of the firm (e.g., inadequate internal control), or in the external environment (e.g., poor industry or overall business conditions). Excessive pressure on management, such as unrealistic profit or other performance goals, can also lead to fraudulent financial reporting. Financial fraud committed by way of inaccurate financial statements is nothing new. In his 2009 book How to Read a Financial Report, John A. Tracy explains how important it is to understand financial statements and ensure that they are accurately measured. He notes, "The general view is that the new rules of governing financial reporting and auditing will make the stock market a fairer place to invest money. But we shouldn't let our guard down. The first defense is, as always, to have a clear-minded understanding of financial statements and the limits of financial reporting."

The legal requirements for a publicly traded company when it comes to financial reporting are, not surprisingly, much more rigorous than for privately held firms. They became even more rigorous in 2002 with the passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. This legislation was passed in the wake of the bankruptcy filing in 2001 by Enron and subsequent revelations about fraudulent accounting practices within the company. Enron was only the first in a string of high-profile bankruptcies. Serious allegations of accounting fraud followed and extended beyond the bankrupt firms to their accounting firms. The legislature acted quickly to fortify financial reporting requirements and stem the decline in confidence that resulted from the wave of bankruptcies. Without confidence in the financial reports of publicly traded firms, no stock exchange can exist for long.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act is a complex law that imposes heavy reporting requirements on all publicly traded companies. Meeting the requirements of this law has increased the workload of auditing firms. In particular, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that a company's financial statements and annual report include an official write-up by management about the effectiveness of the company's internal controls. This section also requires that outside auditors attest to management's report on internal controls. An external audit is required in order to attest to the management report.

Private companies are not covered by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. However, analysts suggest that even private firms should be aware of the law as it has influenced accounting practices and business expectations generally.

AUDITING

The preparation and presentation of a company's financial statements are the responsibility of the management of the company. Published financial statements may be audited by an independent certified public accountant. In the case of publicly traded firms, an audit is required by law. For private firms it is not, although banks and other lenders often require such an independent check as a part of lending agreements.

During an audit, the auditor conducts an examination of the accounting system, records, internal controls, and financial statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards. For example, a 2010 audit of Comcast revealed that local government fees had not been properly charged by Comcast for consumer use of 911 service. Another inconsistency was found on the Comcast books less than a month before the audit revealed that the company had "over collected" a utility tax to customers for nearly 12 straight months. Audits of decades past would not typically have gone deep enough to find multiple errors. However, leery stakeholders and risk-averse government agencies result in deeper and longer investigations for nearly all private sector entities. In the steps of an audit, the auditor expresses an opinion concerning the fairness of the

financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Four standard opinions are possible:

- 1. Unqualified opinion. This opinion means that all materials were made available, found to be in order, and met all auditing requirements. This is the most favorable opinion that can be rendered by an external auditor about a company's operations and records. In some cases, a company may receive an unqualified opinion with explanatory language added. Circumstances may require that the auditor add an explanatory paragraph to his or her report. When this is done the opinion is prefaced with the term, "explanatory language added."
- 2. Qualified opinion. This type of opinion is used for instances in which most of the company's financial materials were in order, with the exception of a certain account or transaction.
- 3. Adverse opinion. An adverse opinion states that the financial statements do not accurately or completely represent the company's financial position, results of operations, or cash flows in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles. Such an opinion is obviously not good news for the business being audited; nonetheless, adverse opinions have been more prevalent since 2008. Auditors are rendering more and more adverse opinions because audits are almost always very detailed, go much further beyond the surface, and take longer as a result. The likelihood of finding inaccuracies goes up exponentially in these cases. The American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) offers free support for auditors, including a hotline where those conducting audits can ask questions about even the most obscure standards. Availability of tools like the AICPA hotline make it easier for auditors to investigate deeper and more capably.
- 4. Disclaimer of opinion. A disclaimer of opinion states that the auditor does not express an opinion on the financial statements, generally because he or she feels that the company did not present sufficient information. Again, this opinion casts an unfavorable light on the business being audited.

The auditor's standard opinion typically includes the following statements, among others:

The financial statements are the responsibility of the company's management; the audit was conducted according to generally accepted auditing standards; the audit was planned and performed to obtain reasonable assurance that the statements are free of material misstatements, and the audit provided a reasonable basis for an expression of an opinion concerning the fair presentation of the audit.

The audit report is then signed by the auditor and a principal of the firm and dated.

SEE ALSO Annual Report; Audits, External; Balance Sheets; Cash Flow Statements; Income Statements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Adjust Financial Statements to Better Present Your Company." Business Owner. May June 1999.

Alexander, Kurtis. "Second Billing Error by Comcast Raises Accountablity Concerns." Mercury News. 10 February 2010. Available from: http://www.mercurynews.com/breaking news/ci 14376779.

Atrill, Peter, and Eddie McLaney. Accounting and Finance for Nonspecialists. 5th ed. New York: Pearson Education, 2006.

Elder, Randal J., Mark S. Beasley, and Alvin A. Arens. Auditing and Assurance Services: An Integrated Approach. 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N:J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.

"FASB Deliberates on Financial Liabilities." *WebCPA.com*. 25 February 2010. Available from: http://www.webcpa.com/news/FASB Deliberates Financial Liabilities 53389 1.html.

Hey Cunningham, David. Financial Statements Demystified. St. Leonards, NSW, Australia: Allen & Unwin, 2002.

Ittelson, Thomas R. Financial Statements: A Step by Step Guide to Understanding and Creating Financial Reports. Franklin Lakes, N.J.: Career Press, 2009.

Kwok, Benny K. B. Accounting Irregularities in Financial Statements. Gower Publishing, Ltd., 2005.

Stittle, John. Annual Reports. Aldershot, U.K.: Gower Publishing, 2004.

Taulli, Tom. *The Edgar Online Guide to Decoding Financial*Statements. Fort Lauderdale, Fla.: J. Ross Publishing, 2004.

Taylor, Peter. Book Keeping & Accounting for Small Business. 7th rev. ed. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2003.

Tracy, John A. How to Read a Financial Report: Wringing Vital Signs Out of the Numbers. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FIREWALLS

A firewall is a computer security device that is situated between a small business's internal network and the Internet. It can work at either the software or the hardware level to prevent unwanted outside access to the company's computer system. Many small businesses will simply have a firewall through their Microsoft antivirus protection or through another antivirus program, such as Avast, Norton, or AGV. Matthew Sarrel, writing for *PC Magazine*, provided the following information about firewalls: "A firewall must contain a stateful packet inspection (SPI) engine, which examines the content of packets and grants access to your network only if the traffic appears legitimate." A "stateful" engine is electronics parlance for software able to

remember its earlier states, usually by saving values in memory. Sarrel continued: "Firewalls can also block inappropriate inbound and outbound traffic based on rules or filters. Internet Protocol (IP) filtering, for example, can block employees behind the firewall from accessing or receiving mail from specific IP addresses. Also, traffic can be blocked based on your network card's unique identifier, called a MAC (media access control) address. Many firewalls can control traffic using keyword and domain filters, letting you block traffic to specific sites. More sophisticated firewalls let you create complex rules." The firewall thus acts as a guard, identifying each packet of information before it is allowed to pass through. It is one of the most effective forms of protection yet developed against hackers operating on the Internet.

Ideally, a firewall will detect intruders, block them from entering the company's computer network, notify the system administrator, record information about the source of the attempted break-in, and produce reports to help authorities track down the culprits. Since firewalls can be set to monitor both incoming and outgoing Internet traffic, they can also be used to prevent employees from accessing games, social sites such as MySpace or Facebook, and adult sites on the Internet.

Despite the potential advantages of firewalls, however, some small businesses remain unprotected. Owners sometimes believe that firewalls are too expensive or demand too much technical expertise. Business owners may have an outside contractor doing information technology (IT) work, and this person may not report important changes or make updates to the firewall software or hardware frequently enough to keep the network protected. Some small-business owners believe that no hacker would be interested in the information contained on their computers. Wrong! Intruders often seek unprotected computers to serve as unknowing transmitters for spam mail. Later the company may discover this when many sites that have protected themselves refuse the company's own mail. Many hackers also seek to disrupt companies' operations just because they can. A small business may lose valuable information or cause itself no end of hassle by failing to erect a firewall.

EVALUATING THE NEED FOR A FIREWALL

Any computer connected to the Internet is vulnerable to hackers. Networked computers require more robust protection than freestanding machines. The freestanding machine connected to the Internet may be sufficiently protected by software arrangements and the protection provided to its e-mail by the Internet portal operator.

Although firewalls have a number of potential advantages, they do not provide foolproof protection and also

have some potential disadvantages. As Steffano Korper and Juanita Ellis wrote in *The E-Commerce Book*, firewalls cannot protect against computer viruses or against data theft by authorized users of a company's computer network. In addition, firewalls have some expense. Ideally they will be installed by a service organization.

Some small businesses avoid the need for a firewall by using a simple security measure known as "air gapping." This means that the company's computer network is kept completely separate from the Internet. One method of air gapping involves accessing the Internet only from a standalone computer not connected to the internal network; that machine, of course, will not hold any valuable or confidential information. This approach may be cheap but will not serve an organization that actively uses the Internet in its business operations. Another method involves only running Web servers that outsiders can reach on a secure system belonging to an Internet Service Provider (ISP).

Many small businesses decide not to hire an IT person or have a firewall professionally installed because they do not see the need for it. The truth is, they may have been right not so long ago. However, Web 2.0 applications are growing in numbers, especially among social networking sites like Facebook and Twitter. Essentially, any Web site that does not require a user to refresh the browser because it updates itself should be used on a network equipped with a "next-generation" enterprise firewall.

TYPES OF FIREWALL PROTECTION

The hardware security systems that act as firewalls vary in configuration and sophistication. One relatively simple device involves using a router which controls the sending and receiving of messages equipped with packet filters to examine the messages. This system can be configured to block traffic to or from certain Internet destinations or all unknown destinations. This type of security system is relatively inexpensive and easy to set up, but it also offers only minimal protection from hackers. In addition, some packet filters and other methods for blocking incoming or outgoing information can cause a slowdown in computer programs or Internet speed. A slightly more sophisticated and secure system is a proxy server. A proxy server works by stopping all incoming and outgoing traffic for inspection before forwarding it. One advantage of this type of system is that it can create a log of all messages sent and received. In their 2010 edition of Cisco ASA: All-in-One Firewall, IPS, Anti-X, and VPN Adaptive Security Appliance, Jazib Frahim and Omar Santos discuss the advantages that proxy servers offer to small and medium-sized businesses that have multiple servers. Proxy servers allow for protection against extremely specific Web-server intrusions or assaults. In addition, proxies offer accelerated request times because they can cache information. Even with all of these advantages, there are downsides. Proxy servers can be difficult to install, hard to deploy on large networks, and can also make Internet use less convenient for employees.

Both routers and proxy servers have one major disadvantage in terms of the security they provide. These systems base their evaluation and approval of messages on the header, which lists the sender, recipient, source, and destination. But hackers can easily create false headers to fool the filtering systems. One way to overcome this problem is through type enforcement, which also scans the content of messages. Another system, already mentioned, is the stateful inspection firewall; it uses an even more sophisticated method of verifying the sources of messages. Finally, it is possible to use any combination of routers, filters, proxy servers, and firewalls to create a layered security system. A large company like Motorola, for example, might place a firewall at the outside of the system and connect it to a gateway computer, then connect that machine to a router with packet filters, and finally connect the router to the internal computer network.

NETWORK MAPPING AND SECURITY

Network mapping is important for understanding where everything is on a network, especially for large, complex networks. In addition, Nmap, an advanced network scanner, offers methods for finding anomalies on a network or finding viruses or places where hackers may have "dropped off" something that could harm the network or allow the hacker to grab information when they want to. Nmap utilizes lines of code that are thousands of characters long. Complexity aside, Nmap can be an excellent choice for medium to large companies because it offers a higher level of protection along with several other amenities that bigger corporations may take advantage of, including version detection, script scanning, and operating system detection.

TIPS ON BUYING A FIREWALL

Before purchasing a firewall, a small-business owner should consider what type of information must be protected, and how severe the consequences of an attack might be. These factors will help determine how much money and time the company should spend on the firewall purchase. It is important to remember that the true costs of a firewall include installation and setup, training, maintenance, and regular updates. In addition, understanding the distinctions between different products and installing the product properly requires technical expertise and may involve hiring an outside computer expert.

Firewall protection comes in a wide variety of forms. Some basic firewall software is available for free on the Internet. These simple packages can be downloaded and installed fairly easily, but they provide fewer options for users and do not offer technical support in case of problems. Other firewall and antivirus protection can be purchased online and offer better protection, but based on the industry a firm is in, and how sensitive the information it deals in is, certain firewalls may be more effective than others. Many other software solutions are available at retail computer stores or from an IT expert who buys the programs or hardware at wholesale or cost and passes them along to his or her clients at a price marked up at fair market value. The most sophisticated firewalls are complete hardware systems that can cost thousands of dollars.

When evaluating possible firewalls, it may be helpful to look for product reviews in computer magazines or on the Internet. Once the purchase decision has been made and the firewall is up and running, it is important to test the product. Many firewalls are breached by hackers due to faulty installation or configuration. In fact, Emery recommends having a team of technically minded employees try to break into the system from outside. This exercise may help the internal experts understand the strengths and limitations of the firewall, as well as how it fits into the context of the small business's overall computer security policy.

SEE ALSO Internet Security.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

CERT Coordination Center. Carnegie Mellon Software Engineering Institute. Available from: http://www.cert.org. Retrieved March 9, 2010.

Frahim, Jazib, and Omar Santos. Cisco ASA: All in One Firewall, IPS, Anti X, and VPN Adaptive Security Appliance. Indianapolis, Ind.: Cisco Systems, 2010.

Korper, Steffano, and Juanita Ellis. *The E Commerce Book: Building the E Empire.* San Diego, Calif.: Academic Press, 2000.

Lyon, Gordon Fyodor. Nmap Network Scanning: The Official Nmap Project Guide to Network Discovery and Security Scanning. Sunnyvale, Calif.: InSecure.Com, LLC, 2009.

"Palo Alto Networks Extends Lead with Next Generation Firewall Software." *PRNewswire*. 23 February 2010. Available from: http://www.prnewswire.com/news releases/palo alto networks extends lead with next generation firewall software 85036647.html.

Passmore, David. "Inside Out Security. Business Communications Review. March 2006.

Rae Dupree, Janet. "Risky Business Online." U.S. News & World Report. 4 September 2000.

Sarrel, Matthew D. "Business Body Armor: All Sorts of Enemy Combatants Want to Penetrate Your Network, but You Can Turn Attacks aside with the Right Combo of Hardware and Tactics." PC Magazine. 7 March 2006.

Smith, Tim. "Firewalls Explained." *Computer Active*. 2 February 2006.

Snyder, Bill. "Get Tough With Your Users to Protect Your Network." *PC World.* 22 February 2010. Available from: http://www.pcworld.com/businesscenter/article/189955/get tough with your users to protect your network.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FISCAL YEAR

A fiscal year is any 52-week period used consistently by an organization for the purposes of financial reporting and policy setting. It may or may not correspond with the typical calendar year of January to December. A company may choose to designate a different time period as its fiscal year as a way of recognizing seasonal variations in its business, as a method of minimizing its tax burden, or for any number of other reasons.

Fiscal years are used by companies as the basis on which to report financial information. To be useful, information must reach decision makers frequently and promptly; therefore a fiscal year must be broken down into quarters that best represent the seasons of the given industry. To provide this timely information, accounting systems are designed to produce periodic reports at regular intervals. As a result, the accounting process is based on the time period principle. It is important that periodic reports be written and handled in a timely manner because they are the documents that investors, stakeholders, advertisers, consumers, and others use to make important decisions about their relationship with the company in question. Quarterly or fiscal yearly reports are typically available via the Internet. In addition, press releases announcing the date and time of the reports as well as press releases written after the report that discuss the highlights are often available from the company Web site as well as investor relations pages.

According to the time period principle, an organization's activities are identified with specific time periods, such as a month, a 3-month quarter, or a year. Then, financial statements are prepared for each reporting period. The time-periods of the fiscal year, which are also sometimes referred to as budgetary years, are covered by the reports. They are called accounting periods and the data revealed by accountants is reported in a timely manner. Most organizations use 1 year as their primary accounting period and prepare annual financial statements. However, nearly all organizations also prepare interim financial reports that cover 1 or 3 months of activity.

The beginning and end of a fiscal year and the reporting periods therein become extremely important in

the event of an internal or external audit. All documentation on record must reflect what was reported in the previous quarter or fiscal year. Any unreported income or other discrepancies between what is reported and what is found on the books often triggers an audit of some kind. This was the case with some of the financial institutions that collapsed during the economic crisis in 2008.

HOW FISCAL YEAR PERIODS ARE DETERMINED

The annual reporting period or company's fiscal year is not always the same as the calendar year ending December 31. In fact, an organization can adopt a fiscal year consisting of any 12 consecutive months. An acceptable variation of this rule is to adopt an annual reporting period of 52 weeks.

Companies that do not experience much seasonal variation in sales volume within the year often choose the calendar year as their fiscal year. On the other hand, companies that experience major seasonal variations in sales often choose a fiscal year that corresponds to their natural business year. The natural business year ends when sales activities are at their lowest point during the year. For example, the natural business year for retail merchants ends around January 31, after the Christmas holidays and the January pre-inventory selling seasons. As a result, retailers often start their fiscal year on February 1 each year.

The federal budget of the U.S. Government for 2009 extended from October 1, 2008, to September 30, 2009. This period designates when certain economic activities of the federal government will take place. For example, in 2009 President Barack Obama presented his 2010 budget, in which he named his priorities as health care, education, cleaner energy in the United States and abroad, and other issues. The budget is set up by the federal fiscal calendar to best suit the needs of both government and U.S. citizens. The president submits his budget each year for the coming fiscal year.

Individual states within the United States have their own fiscal calendars as well. For example, the State of Texas has designated a fiscal year that extends from September 1, 2009, through August 31, 2010. Texas uses this fiscal year for financial reporting and for establishing basic policies, such as those setting the base fares for travel on state business. The fiscal year and a state's budget can prove to be a daunting document to craft, for no matter what the fiscal budget includes or does not include, someone's interest somewhere will not be met. No matter how well thought out a fiscal year budget is, there will be those on both sides of the aisle who will take issue with it; the same is true for fiscal budgets in business.

Just as different states have different fiscal years, so do different countries. In some countries, the fiscal year will be adhered to by all business entities as well as the government, while in other countries, private and public sectors have their own separate fiscal years. In every case, the fiscal budget of a given country will reflect governmental and societal priorities that affect both private citizens and private sector businesses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Gosling, James. *Budgetary Politics in American Governments*. New York: Routledge, 2009.

Larson, Kermit D. Fundamental Accounting Principles. 15th ed. Boston: Irwin McGraw Hill, 1999.

Kumar, Phani V. "India Vows to Tighten Budget Deficit." MarketWatch. 26 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.marketwatch.com/story/indias vow to tighten budget deficit lift markets 2010 02 26.

Pazniokas, Mark. "House Speaker Is a Budget Optimist Despite Dismal Economic Forecasts." *Connecticut Business News Journal.* 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.conntact.com/component/resource/article/newslinks/254 government/34554 house speaker is a budget optimist despite dismal economic forecasts.html.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan, 2007.

Saturno, James, and Bill Heniff. The Federal Budget Process: A Description of the Federal and Congressional Budget Processes, Including Timelines. Alexandria, Va: TheCapitol.Net, Inc., 2009.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FIXED AND VARIABLE EXPENSES

Business expenses are categorized in two ways: fixed expenses and variable expenses. Fixed expenses or costs are those that do not fluctuate with changes in production level or sales volume. They include such expenses as rent, insurance, dues and subscriptions, equipment leases, payments on loans, depreciation, management salaries, and advertising. Fixed expenses will vary depending on the industry in which a company operates and other factors.

Variable costs are those that respond directly and proportionately to changes in activity level or volume, such as raw materials, hourly production wages, sales commissions, inventory, packaging supplies, and shipping costs. For some companies, variable expenses may include the cost of transportation. From 2007 through early 2009, the surge in gas prices caused many small businesses to figure out a way to place this cost into variable expenses and still remain profitable.

Bookkeeping and accounting systems track activities by assigning each transaction to a particular account phones, travel expense, Internet, materials purchase, technology (laptops, servers, enterprise networks, software, and hardware). The accounts are all given a number of defining attributes and among those is a designation of fixed expense or variable expense. This is important because most business planning activities require that expenses be easily segregated into these two categories. Those managing businesses soon learn how crucial it is to track expenses in a way that helps to make planning, forecasting, marketing, and bidding as easy as possible.

Although fixed costs do not vary with changes in production or sales volume, they may change over time. As new technologies are developed that make running a business or marketing it easier or faster, the cost associated with these measures must also be calculated into the budget and expenses. As a result, fixed costs are sometimes called period costs because of the era of the business in which they entered. Some fixed costs, such as advertising and promotional expenses, are incurred at the discretion of a company's management, while others are not. It is important to remember that all nondiscretionary fixed costs will be incurred even if production or sales volume falls to zero.

Although production and sales volume are the main factors determining the level of variable costs incurred by a company, these costs also may fluctuate in relation to other factors. These include changes in suppliers' prices or seasonal promotional efforts to attract consumers during holidays, after the release of a new product or service, or during a drop in sales due to low consumer activity. Some expenses may have both fixed and variable elements. For example, a company may pay a sales person a monthly salary (a fixed cost) plus a percentage commission for every unit sold above a certain level (a variable cost).

It is important to understand the behavior of the different types of expenses as production or sales volume increases. Total fixed costs remain unchanged as volume increases, while fixed costs per unit decline. For example, if a bicycle business had total fixed costs of \$1,000 and only produced one bike, then the full \$1,000 in fixed costs must be applied to that bike. On the other hand, if the same business produced ten bikes, then the fixed costs per unit decline to \$100. Variable costs behave differently. Total variable costs increase proportionately as volume increases, while variable costs per unit remain unchanged. For example, if the bicycle company incurred variable costs of \$200 per unit, total variable costs would be \$200 if only one bike was produced and \$2,000 if ten bikes were produced. However, variable costs applied per unit would be \$200 for both the first and the tenth bike. The company's total costs are a combination of the fixed

and variable costs. If the bicycle company produced ten bikes, its total costs would be \$1,000 fixed plus \$2,000 variable, which equals \$3,000, or \$300 per unit.

It is very important for small-business owners to understand how their various costs respond to changes in the volume of goods or services produced. The breakdown of a company's underlying expenses determines the profitable price level for its products or services, as well as many aspects of its overall business strategy. A small-business owner can use a knowledge of fixed and variable expenses to determine the company's break-even point (the number of units or dollars at which total revenues equal total costs, so the company breaks even), and in making decisions related to pricing goods and services.

Economies of scale are another area of business that can only be understood within the framework of fixed and variable expenses. Economies of scale are possible because in most production operations the fixed costs are not related to production volume; variable costs are. Large production runs therefore "absorb" more of the fixed costs. An example is a printing run. Setting up the run requires burning a plate after a photographic process, mounting the plate on the printing press, adjusting ink flow, and running five or six pages to make sure everything is correctly set up. The cost of setting up will be the same whether the printer produces one copy or 10,000. If the set-up cost is \$55 and the printer produces 500 copies, each copy will carry 11 cents' worth of the set-up cost the fixed costs. But if 10,000 pages are printed, each page carries only \$0.55 of set-up cost. The reduction in cost per unit is an economy due to scale.

Determining the fixed and variable expenses is the first step in performing a break-even analysis, which determines the number of units that must be sold in order to break even financially. This analysis provides a small-business owner with a great deal of valuable information, and it can be used to answer a number of important questions, such as whether a planned expansion or the purchase of new technology will be profitable. Knowing how to work with information about fixed and variable expenses can be particularly helpful for individuals who are considering buying a small business. Many businesses, particularly franchises, are reluctant to give out information about projected profits, but will provide information about costs and unit prices. The potential purchaser can then use this information to calculate the number of units and the dollar volume that would be needed to make a profit, and determine whether these numbers seem realistic.

SEE ALSO Accounting; Bookkeeping; Cost-Benefit Analysis; Economies of Scale.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bannester, Anthony. Bookkeeping and Accounting for Small Business. Brighton, U.K.: Straightforward Publishing, 2004.

Coker, Ralph. "Not All Growth Is Profitable." *Corpus Christi Caller Times*. 22 February 2010. Available from: http://www.caller.com/news/2010/feb/22/not all growth is profitable/.

"Manufacturing Returns to Growth in 2010." New York Times. 28 February 2010. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/reuters/2010/02/28/business/business uk britain manufacturing eef.html.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Recordkeeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan, 2007.

Ragan, Robert C. Step By Step Bookkeeping. New York: Sterling Publishing, 2001.

Rohr, Ellen. "The Best Bookkeeper." Reefing Contractor. March 2005.

Shim, Jae K. and Joel G. Siegel. *Modern Cost Management and Analysis*. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2009

Taylor, Peter. Book Keeping and Accounting for the Small Business. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2003.

Waitz, Nancy. "U.S. Business Economists Boost 2010 Growth Outlook." Reuters. 22 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.reuters.com/article/idUSN2115079020100222.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FLEXIBLE BENEFIT PLANS

Flexible benefit plans allow employees to choose the benefits they want or need from a package of programs offered by an employer. Flexible benefit plans may include health insurance, retirement benefits such as 401(k) plans, and reimbursement accounts that employees can use to pay for out-of-pocket health or dependent care expenses. In a flexible benefit plan, employees contribute to the cost of these benefits through a payroll deduction of their before-tax income, reducing the employer's contribution. In addition, the ability to pay for benefits with pre-tax income lowers an employee's taxable income while raising the amount of their take-home pay an added "benefit." In the short term, companies obviously benefit from sharing costs with employees. But a business may also choose to cap its future contributions to benefits by passing along increased costs to employees through these plans.

Flexible benefit plans were increasingly popular with employers in the first few years of the twenty-first century, but as the economic crisis that began in 2008 clamped down on the finances of major corporations and other businesses, one of the first things to go were benefit packages, especially for retired employees receiving pensions

and health care packages. Health and child-care costs have risen tremendously over the past several decades. This has had a major effect on a business' ability to offer benefits, although many employees still expect to receive some package of benefits as a result of employment. By 2010, however, the high level of unemployment had muted this expectation significantly.

Even during upswings in business and consumer activity, small businesses in particular are often unable to take advantage of the economies of scale that larger companies can use to their advantage in securing benefits programs. These companies, as well as larger ones, have subsequently sought palatable means by which their employees can contribute to the cost of benefits. One option is a flexible benefit plan. Indeed, many businesses started offering flexible benefits in order to retain a competitive benefits package for employees. There are several types of flexible benefit plans, including cafeteria plans and flexible spending accounts.

CAFETERIA PLANS

A type of flexible benefit plan known as a cafeteria plan enables employees to choose between receiving some or all of an employer's nontaxable benefits or receiving cash or other taxable benefits such as stock. These plans were established by the Revenue Act of 1978 and are regulated by Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code. Only certain benefits can be offered under a cafeteria plan, though employers may offer any or all of these benefits. These include: health and group life insurance as well as medical reimbursement plans for noninsured expenses; disability, dental, and vision coverage; day care or elder care; 401(k) plans; and vacation, mental health, and personal days. Tuition assistance and other fringe benefits are exempt from the plans, even if they are not taxable. Funding for cafeteria plans may come from the employer, employee or both. Often, the employee receives a spending credit, with which he or she may choose to "buy" benefits from a list of options such as health insurance and life insurance. The benefits themselves may be provided in cash or via actual coverage.

In order to ensure these plans are fair to all employees and to limit the number of changes employees can make to their plan, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has set up a number of restrictions. For example, employees are unable to carry over unused credits or benefits to the next plan year. In addition, employers need to be sure that no more than 25 percent of the tax-favored benefits go to "highly compensated" employees. These employees could be officers earning above a certain salary range or those who have a percentage of ownership in the company greater than 1 percent (if they earn over \$150,000) or greater than 5 percent (for others).

FLEXIBLE SPENDING ACCOUNTS

A flexible spending account (FSA) is a tax-deferred savings account established by an employer to help employees meet certain medical and dependent-care expenses that are not covered under the employer's insurance plan. FSAs allow employees to contribute pre-tax dollars to an account set up by their employer. They can later withdraw these funds tax-free to pay for qualified health insurance premiums, out-of-pocket medical costs, day care provider fees, or private preschool and kindergarten expenses. According to a 2010 Cypress Times article, "These [FSAs]may be offered in conjunction with other employer-provided benefits as part of a cafeteria plan. And, employers have complete flexibility to offer various combinations of benefits in designing their plan. You do not have to be covered under any other health care plan to participate."

There are three main types of FSAs. First, premiumonly plans, which allow employees to set aside funds to pay medical and life insurance premiums. Second, unreimbursed medical expense plans, which allow employees to set aside money for projected health care expenses not covered by insurance. Third, dependent care reimbursement plans, which allow employees to set aside money for day care of dependent children. Employees must prove they have a legitimate expense in order to be reimbursed from these accounts. Invoices from health care professionals or day care facilities would serve this purpose. However, employees must also prove that the claim has not been reimbursed by other coverage, such as a spouse's insurance. Funds placed in reimbursement accounts generally must be used during the calendar year in which they were contributed; otherwise, the employee forfeits the funds. For this reason, participating in a flexible spending account requires careful planning on the part of both employees and employers.

In the fierce public debate over how the U.S. health care system can be improved, many have suggested that flexible benefits for medical care could alleviate a large part of the problem. According to a February 2010 Wall Street Journal article, "To bring down costs, we need to change the incentives that govern spending. Right now, \$5 out of every \$6 of health-care spending is paid for by someone other than the person receiving care insurance companies, employers, or the government. Individuals are insulated from the reality of what their decisions cost." The authors of this article suggest costs can be lowered by breathing new life into the flexible medical account. The suggestion is that flexible accounts allow those who would otherwise be uninsured have something that relatively closely reflects what the insured have at their disposal. This may be especially helpful to those

who face chronic health issues at least a modicum of health care could be provided at no out-of-pocket cost.

SET UP AND TAX IMPLICATIONS

A small business can manage its own flexible benefit plan with the proper software. Since these plans are under the watchful eye of the IRS, it is important that record keeping and benefit payments be accurate and timely. Many companies hire an outside firm to manage their plan, which reduces internal headaches but at a higher cost to the company.

Employer contributions to cafeteria plans are tax deductible for the employer and are not subject to income tax for the employee. The contributions are taken before taxes, and therefore are not subject to Social Security (FICA) or federal unemployment (FUTA) taxes unless the monies are contributed to 401(k) plans. Many states follow the same guidelines regarding state taxes but companies should check with their accountant or the state's tax department to be sure.

Obviously, flexible benefit plans are not without their drawbacks. But for small businesses looking to attract and retain key personnel with competitive benefit packages while keeping their own costs low, they can be an attractive alternative to standard benefit plans. Further information about setting up and administering flexible benefit plans is available from the Employee Benefits Institute of America at www.ebia.com.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cogan, John F., Glenn Hubbard, Daniel Kessler. "A Better Way to Reform Health Care." *Wall Street Journal.* 24 February 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100 01424052748704804204575069133264585068.html?mod=rss Today%27s Most Popular.

Ezra, Don, Bob Collie, and Matthew X. Smith. *The Retirement Plan Solution: The Reinvention of Defined Contribution.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"Flex Plan Enrollment Rules Eased." Employee Benefit News. 1 February 2001.

Gould, Jay. "Flexible Spending Accounts Benefit Both Employees, Employers." San Antonio Business Journal. 24 November 2000.

Henricks, Mark. "Take Your Pick: Want to Keep Health Care Costs Low and Employees Happy in Today's Economy?" Entrepreneur. May 2003.

"How to Set Up a Cafeteria Plan." Capital District Business Review. 11 December 2000.

Hunt, Kelly A. "Survey Finds Flexible Benefits on the Rise, Particularly Among Public Employers." *Government Finance Review*. August 1997.

"Let's Be Flexible." Journal of Accountancy. March 1998.

Lyke Bob and Chris I. Peterson, Flexible Spending Account

Lyke, Bob, and Chris L. Peterson. Flexible Spending Accounts and Medical Savings Accounts: A Comparison. BiblioGov Publishing, 2010. "Nippon Life Benefits Offers New Flexible Benefit Plans."

Insurance News Net. 22 February 2010. Available from: http://insurancenewsnet.com/article.aspx?id=165377.

Roberts, Mark. "Health Care And Flexible Money." Cypress Times. 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.thecypresstimes.com/article/MedicalHealth/Medical/HEALTH CARE AND FLEXIBLE MONEY/27436.

Rosen, Lori. HR Networking: Work Life Benefits. Chicago, Ill.: CCH, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FLEXIBLE SPENDING ACCOUNT (FSA)

A flexible spending account (FSA) is a tax-deferred savings account established by an employer to help employees meet certain medical and dependent-care expenses that are not covered under the employer's insurance plan. Established under Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code, FSAs were once known as medical Individual Retirement Accounts (IRAs). FSAs allow employees to contribute pre-tax dollars to an account set up by their employer. They can later withdraw these funds tax-free to pay for qualified health insurance premiums, out-of-pocket medical costs, day care provider fees, or private preschool and kindergarten expenses.

FSAs provide an attractive benefit for many employees, and they also offer tax savings for both employees and employers. As the cost of providing health insurance to employees rose in the late 1990s and early twenty-first century, many companies greatly increased the employee portion of the insurance premium. Co-pays and deductibles increased as well in an attempt to manage the overall premium cost.

Often confused with a Medical Spending Account (MSA), a flexible spending account is quite different, though both can be used for medical expenses and both offer their own distinct pros and cons. For example, in the 2010 edition of their book, *Flexible Spending Accounts and Medical Savings Accounts: A Comparison*, John Lyke and Chris Peterson discuss such distinctions and why they are important. For example, both FSAs and MSAs offer tax exemption on deductions for medical expenses, but an FSA also offers no limit to contributions while MSA contributions must be limited to an agreed upon percentage of the insurance deductable for a given medical expense.

The use of a health care FSA is one way in which employers may help their employees to self-fund with taxfree dollars the growing costs that they are asked to bear for their partial company-funded health insurance. During 2008 and 2009, flex accounts of all kinds would seem to have been beneficial to both employers and employees faced with rising medical costs and widespread financial crisis. Sadly, a start-up or small business could hardly have started offering FSAs while simultaneously figuring out how they would keep employees on the payroll.

TAX BENEFITS OF FSAS

Internal Revenue Service (IRS) guidelines allow employees to make contributions to employer-sponsored FSAs out of pre-tax income. Thus employees save federal and state income taxes, as well as the employee portion of Social Security taxes, on the amount they authorize their employer to withdraw from their paychecks and place in the FSA each year. By reducing their taxable income, employees can increase their take-home pay while adding to funds they can use if needed for early retirement (by way of layoff), medical expenses in the absence of full medical coverage, or for cash payment of a car or other big-ticket item after filing for Chapter 13 Bankruptcy. For example, say that an employee of ABC Company whose annual salary was \$50,000 contributed \$5,000 to an FSA in 2010. This action would reduce the employee's taxable income to \$45,000. If the employee typically paid taxes amounting to 30 percent of her income, she would save \$1,500 in taxes for 2010. Furthermore, the money contributed to an FSA is not taxable for the employee when it is withdrawn, provided it is used to pay for qualified medical or dependent-care expenses.

Employers also receive a tax benefit by establishing flexible spending accounts. Employers are not required to pay the employer portion of the Social Security tax which amounts to 7.65 percent of each employee's taxable income on employee contributions to FSAs. In effect, payroll taxes are reduced by 7.65 percent of the total employee contributions to the FSA.

In the earlier example, say that ABC Company is a small business with ten employees and an annual payroll of \$500,000. Without the tax advantage of an FSA, the company would owe Social Security taxes of 7.65 percent on its total payroll of \$500,000, or \$38,250, in 2010. But if, in a most optimistic scenario, all ten employees each contributed the maximum allowable contribution of \$5,000, the company's taxable payroll would be reduced by \$50,000, and the company would save \$3,825 in taxes for the year. Combined with the tax savings of \$1,500 per employee, the total tax reduction for the company and its workers resulting from the FSA would be \$18,825 for the year.

In reality, a company can expect a participation rate closer to 20 percent. In a 2005 *Business Insurance* article titled "Grace Period Complicates FSAs," Jerry Geisel states that "Currently, about 15 percent of eligible employees

contribute to health care FSAs, with employees contributing on average between \$1,100 and \$1,200 a year."

One potential reason for low participation rates has to do with the "use it or lose it" rule limiting the ability to cumulate funds in an FSA account. Money deposited into an FSA account is forfeit if not used in the benefit year. It is forfeit by the employee and received back by the company. Until 2005, when the IRS issued an FSA grace period amendment, all funds contributed to an FSA had to be used within 1 year. The dates for that year were defined as the company's benefit plan year, a period which may or may not correspond with the calendar year. Since 2005 a company may amend its FSA Plan document to incorporate a 2.5-month grace period. According to the 2010 IRS.gov FAQ on flexible spending accounts, "Amounts in the account at the end of the plan year cannot be carried over to the next year. However, the plan can provide for a grace period of up to 2.5 months after the end of the plan year. If there is a grace period, any qualified medical expenses incurred in that period can be paid from any amount left in the account at the end of the previous year. Your employer is not permitted to refund any part of the balance to you." Anything not used within this period would be forfeit. Proponents of the grace period hope that it will reduce concerns about losing money and encourage participation in FSA plans, especially for employees of small to medium-sized businesses.

LEGAL REQUIREMENTS FOR FSAS

Employers are required to follow the guidelines established in Section 125 of the Internal Revenue Code when setting up an FSA. The first step involves preparing a plan document that states the conditions for eligibility, the benefits provided, and the rules that apply to implementation of the FSA. The employer must distribute these rules to eligible employees in the form of an office memorandum and are encouraged to send through the company e-mail network to maintain a history proving the documents were sent by the employer and received by employees. The rules should be followed consistently to avoid potential challenges, such as the appearance of discrimination based on age, gender, race, or sexual orientation. Employers are also required to file Form 5500 with the U.S. Department of Labor each year, as well as complete a series of nondiscrimination tests outlined by the IRS.

Each part of the process of implementing and administering an FSA plan for employees involves legal requirements. These requirements apply to the plan document, summary plan description, nondiscrimination testing, government filings, claims administration, and plan updates. Since compliance with these requirements tends to be complex, and since the IRS imposes serious penalties for noncompliance, most companies outsource FSA administration to a third party.

The costs of outsourcing these administrative tasks are high. While some experts say that such costs may be offset by the tax saving that FSA plans generate along with the savings associated with any funds forfeit by participants, the high cost of administering and maintaining FSAs is one reason why they are not ubiquitous in the 2010s.

Any employer considering an FSA for her firm must be careful to plan for the potential cash flow needs that may be generated by early disbursements. If an employee agrees to have \$2,500 withheld from his paychecks for deposit into his FSA account during the year, those funds must be available to him as needed, which may be within the first month of the year. Since the money going into his account will be collected over a 12-month period, the company must have cash reserves set aside to address cash disbursements that occur prior to collections. Entrepreneurs and owners of small firms should not take this responsibility lightly. Those who do take it too lightly could end up (almost literally) robbing Peter to pay Paul. When unforeseen variables crop up, such as a sharp dropoff of consumer activity due to an economic crisis, the company may go bankrupt from raiding its own coffers to pay out an employee's medical expenses.

USING FSAS FOR DEPENDENT CARE EXPENSES

Employers can set up FSAs in a number of ways, depending on what options their employees would find most valuable. For example, FSAs can cover only health insurance premiums, or they can only be used to reimburse medical expenses not otherwise covered by the employer's health insurance plan. FSAs can also cover only dependent care expenses, or they can offer a full plate of benefits including both health care and dependent care.

Dependent care reimbursement FSAs have become increasingly common in recent years. Employees with children can use these accounts to cover day care and educational expenses up to and including private kindergarten.

With a dependent care FSA, employees can begin making pre-tax contributions when a child is born and continue until the child completes kindergarten. The maximum contribution is \$5,000 annually per child. The employee decides how much to contribute based on his or her anticipated child-care expenses for each year. The employer deducts that amount in installments from the employee's gross pay each pay period and sets the money aside in an FSA. The employee's income taxes are calculated based on his or her remaining pay, which reduces taxable income. The employee can withdraw money from the FSA tax-free to make tuition payments. In most cases, employees are required to submit proof that their deductions are put toward qualifying dependent care expenses. They may opt to do this with receipts from doctors,

childcare providers, or other providers. The receipts are submitted to the employer, or in some cases, directly to the third-party flex account plan provider.

FSAS: A PASSING FAD OR REEMERGING TREND?

In October 2009 a proposal to cap the tax-free advantages of the FSA was discussed by the U.S. Senate Finance Committee. The holders of FSAs averaged incomes of \$55,000. In the minds of many, this was perceived as a way to tax the working poor, and a misuse of what the flex account was intended for in the first place. Those who benefit from flex accounts do not do so just because these accounts lower taxes. They actually use the accounts to purchase items they need to deal with chronic illness or full-time dependent-care. Despite discussion of a cap, no significant Congressional action was taken that year.

In March 2010 an FSA holding company called XpressFlex in Idaho closed and was placed under FBI investigation. This raised concerns about the reliability of such companies. According to an article in the Idaho Statesman by Bill Roberts, "Despite tons of federal regulations on how the plans are supposed to work, there are probably more conditions for being a barber or a manicurist than for being a third-party administrator, said Jeffrey Mandell, a Boise attorney with 28 years of experience in retirement, 401(k) and flex-spending account law." Without any kind of financial protection, flex accounts can be vulnerable to third parties that run an inferior or unlawful businesses. But does that mean poorly run operations like XpressFlex have killed the industry? Hardly. In fact, more investment specialists and financial experts are taking a new interest in FSAs and other types of flex accounts, mainly because if used properly by both employers and employees, FSAs can save money. They also offer employees a way to purchase things they may medically need that their insurance plans will not cover, including glasses, carpal tunnel surgery, and orthopedic/ergonomic equipment.

In the first quarter of 2010, tax professional Robert Flach argued the point for FSAs. He noted in an installment of his "Tax Tips" that the flex account is still attractive and will only become more so in the years to come. Flach wrote, "Under a medical FSA you get an above-the-line deduction for 100% of qualified medical expenses paid through the plan." FSAs serve employers and employees well, but they must be managed properly by both parties and used to the letter of the law.

SEE ALSO Child-Care; Employee Benefits; Health Insurance Options.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Flach, Robert D. "Tax Tips: Flexible Spending Accounts." MainStreet.com. 24 February 2010. Available from: http://

- www.mainstreet.com/article/moneyinvesting/taxes/tax tips flexible spending accounts.
- Geisel, Jerry. "Grace Period Complicates FSAs." Business Insurance. 22 August 2005.
- Gould, Jay. "Flexible Spending Accounts Benefit Both Employees, Employers." San Antonio Business Journal. 24 November 2000.
- "How Tax Savings Play Out." Inc. March 2000.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Publication 969." *IRS.gov.* Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p969/ar02.html.
- "Letting Easy Money Slip Away." Work & Family Newsbrief. November 2005.
- Lyke, Bob, and Chris L. Peterson. Flexible Spending Accounts and Medical Savings Accounts: A Comparison. BiblioGov, 2010.
- "One Third of Employers to Extend FSA Deadlines." *Managing Benefits Plans*. October 2005.
- Patricelli, Robert. "Curb On Medical Accounts Ill conceived." Hartford Courant. 2 October 2009. Available from: http://articles.courant.com/2009 10 02/news/patricelli medical accounts.art 1 fsas health care flexible spending accounts.
- Roberts, Bill. "Flex Spending Has Few Safeguards." *Idaho Statesman.* 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.idahostatesman.com/2010/03/04/1103639/flex spending has few safeguards.html.
- Seiden, Richard. "IRS Offers 'Use It or Lose It' Grace Period for Flexible Spending Accounts." San Fernando Valley Business Journal. 29 August 2005.
- "Some Good News About Health Care Flexible Spending Accounts." *Managing Benefits Plans.* February 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI

FLEXIBLE WORK ARRANGEMENTS

Flexible work programs are work arrangements wherein employees are given greater scheduling freedom in how they fulfill the obligations of their positions. The most commonplace of these programs is flextime, which gives workers far greater leeway in terms of the time when they begin and end work, provided they put in the total number of hours required by the employer. Other common flexible working arrangements involve job-sharing, compressed work weeks, and telecommuting.

Supporters of flexible work programs hail them as important recognition of the difficulties that many employees have in balancing their family obligations and their work duties, and they note that such programs can make a company more attractive to prospective employees. Critics contend, however, that while flexible employment initiatives do attempt to redress some longtime inequities in the work life-family life balance, ill-considered plans can have a deleterious impact on a company. These opinions are waning, however, and in many industries, virtual and

mobile offices and telecommuting are becoming a standard option for many small, medium, and large businesses.

PRIMARY FLEXIBLE WORK PROGRAMS

Flexible work arrangements can take any number of forms, from basic flextime programs to innovative child- and elder-care programs.

- Flextime. This is a system wherein employees choose their starting and quitting times from a range of available hours. These periods are usually at either end of a "core" time during which most company business takes place. Formerly regarded as a rare, cutting-edge workplace arrangement, flextime is now commonly practiced in a wide variety of industries. Where flextime was once only used in factories and call centers, it is now used by industry professionals, including IT workers, editors for news teams, teachers, and even everyday career persons working for small businesses.
- Compressed Work Week. Under this arrangement, the standard work week is compressed into fewer than 5 days. The most common compressed work week is 4 10-hour days. Other options include 3 12-hour days or arrangements in which employees work 9- or 10-hour days over 2 weeks and are compensated with an extra day or two of time off during that time.
- Flexplace. This term encompasses various arrangements in which an employee works from home or some other nonoffice location.

 Telecommuting is the most commonly practiced example of this type of flexible employment, and it has never been easier. Using handheld devices, laptops smaller than many books, virtual offices in the car, the advent of Skype, webcams, and a number of other hardware and software options, people everywhere are telecommuting in every thinkable industry. With increasing numbers of people working as contractors or operating their own businesses from home, telecommuting from a virtual office allows small-business owners to provide for their clients while keeping their overhead low.
- Job Sharing. Under these arrangements, two people voluntarily share the duties and responsibilities of one full-time position, with both salary and benefits of that position prorated between the two individuals.
- Work Sharing. These programs are increasingly used by companies that wish to avoid layoffs. It allows businesses to temporarily reduce hours and salary for a portion of their workforce while maintaining the number of employees. In this way, struggling

- businesses can reduce benefits as well. While it may not sound very attractive, this option allows workers to maintain their careers in the face of harsh economic climates and allows companies to stay afloat during similar circumstances.
- Expanded Leave. This option gives employees greater flexibility in terms of requesting extended periods of time away from work without losing their rights as employees. Expanded leave, which can be granted on either a paid or unpaid basis, is used for a variety of reasons, including sabbaticals, maternity leave (especially for high-risk pregnancies) education, community service, family problems, and medical care (most medical reasons for expanded leave are now largely covered by the terms of the Family and Medical Leave Act).
- Phased Retirement. Under these arrangements, the employee and employer agree to a schedule wherein the employee's full-time work commitments are gradually reduced over a period of months or years.
- Partial Retirement. These programs allow older employees to continue working on a part-time basis, with no established end date. Some companies offered partial retirement or early retirement packages to senior employees in 2007 through 2009 to encourage them to accept retirement sooner than anticipated. This would allow these companies to hire younger workers at lower wages and often diminish the cost of a longtime employee's overall benefits package.
- Work and Family Programs. In these programs
 employers provide some degree of assistance to their
 employees in the realms of child-care and elder-care.
 The best-known of these programs are in-house
 facilities providing care for the children of
 employees, but even basic flextime programs can ease
 child-care logistics for employees.

Family work programs are also quite prevalent in the telecommuting world. Working mothers are among the majority of at-home workers as many wish to stay with their children without being entirely tethered to mother-hood on a full-time basis. Many of these women agree that while parenting is their main focus, being able to maintain a career that offers promotions, benefits, and the ability to add to the family income is of great importance.

While this trend is increasing greatly in the United States, it is also becoming more prevalent in other countries, too. According to a March 2010 article by Radhika Raj on www.DNAindia.com, "In The Regus Business Tracker survey, 64 per cent of Indian business leaders said they will recruit more mothers on a flexible-time basis over the next 24 months. The finding indicates that Indian

work culture is, overall, keen to help employees achieve a balance between work and family responsibilities."

ADVANTAGES OF FLEXIBLE WORK PROGRAMS

Defenders of flexible work initiatives point to the competitive advantages that such programs bring to companies that offer these sorts of programs. Perhaps the single most cited reason for introducing a flexible work environment is employee retention. Indeed, many businesses contend that the recent trend toward flextime and other programs has made it necessary for them to introduce their own programs or risk losing valued employees. "Another business argument for flexible work arrangements is that they allow companies to match the peaks and valleys of activity," wrote Elizabeth Sheley in HRMagazine. "More organizations have shifted their focus to how potential changes in schedule will affect the product. Reduced absenteeism, though often overlooked, is also a legitimate business rationale; flexible options not only strengthen commitment, but also give employees more time to handle the very situations that sometimes lead to absenteeism."

Proponents also note that, in many respects, flexible work programs provide a way for businesses to increase employee loyalty without resorting to making fundamental changes in their operations. Indeed, Sheley observed that "the most popular flexible work options are those that involve the least change. Flex-time and compressed work weeks, for example, call for the same number of hours, at the same workplace, as in traditional work arrangements."

In addition, some supporters of flexible work arrangements argue that such programs can actually have a positive impact on the productivity of employees. They contend that employees who are better able to attend to family needs through flextime are more likely to be contented and productive, while good employees who telecommute may get even more work done if they are freed up from office interruptions.

Business can also use flexible programs to address institutional problems. For instance, a small or mid-sized business that is crammed into a small facility or office may want to explore telecommuting programs in order to relieve the situation without resorting to an expensive relocation or expansion. This option is also attractive to those employees who commute long distances to the office. Saving on gasoline and wear and tear on a car can be as much an incentive to stay with a company as a raise or new benefits. Finally, proponents say the flexible work programs can be beneficial to companies by enhancing their public image and expanding the number of hours during which customers can be serviced.

DISADVANTAGES OF FLEXIBLE WORK PROGRAMS

Flexible work programs have many apparent advantages, but critics point out that ill-conceived programs can have a negative impact on businesses, and they add that even good programs often present challenges that a business has to address.

First of all, business owners and managers need to recognize that flexible work arrangements are not always appropriate for all people, jobs, or industries. Telecommuting and other "flexplace" arrangements, for example, can be disastrous (or at the very least a productivity drain) if used by employees who are unwilling or unable to put in a full day of work amid the nonwork temptations (television, pleasure reading, visiting social networking sites like Facebook and MySpace, housecleaning, etc.) of a home setting. Other companies, meanwhile, find that employees "flex" in and out of the business at such different hours that overhead costs increase due to longer hours of operation necessitated by allowing employees to work on several shifts as opposed to all being there at the same time. Manufacturing output suffers when those who would typically work in teams are not present for the same full shift time they would have shared in the past. This latter factor makes flextime a difficult fit for many manufacturing facilities. In a manufacturing setting where many of the factory operations depend on a single set of operational hours across operations, flextime is simply not an option; therefore small businesses that operate in these sectors may be well advised to stick with workers who are accustomed to a regular, nine to five, Monday through Friday workweek. Firms that utilize a work-cell team manufacturing concept will almost assuredly not be able to offer flextime.

Critics also contend that flex programs often leave managers in exceedingly difficult situations. "Far too often, flex is embraced ... for its 'family-friendly' aspects long before the corporate support needed to manage it takes root," wrote Martha H. Peak in Management Review. "In these companies, flex policies are outlined in the employee manual but implementation is left up to individual managers. Then, when managers try to implement these programs, they discover that to be fair, flex requires them to treat different employees differently." Small-business owners who wish to implement flexible work arrangements such as condensed workweeks and telecommuting are well advised to understand exactly how it will work for their unique enterprise. A good idea may be to start small with a pilot program and extend the flextime option to other employees once it has been proven to work with a small group first.

Finally, many observers argue that businesses launch flexible work plans without adequate preparation.

"I know that flex is a basic element of family-friendly and that family-friendly is a requisite for competitive companies," stated Peak. "But it takes more than a statement in the policy manual to institutionalize flex. It takes new methodologies to measure job success and investment in technologies to keep employees in constant communication."

INSTITUTING A FLEXIBLE WORK ENVIRONMENT

Business experts and companies that have instituted flexible work programs offer a variety of recommendations to businesses that are pondering a move to a flexible work environment.

Research. Business owners should research the pros and cons of instituting a flexible work program in their company. Every company's needs and operating environment are different; just because a flex program worked for one business does not necessarily mean that it will work for another company. Conversely, a program that fails in one firm may work in another. Detailed research into the needs and pressures of both the operations and the employees of each business, then, is a necessary component of any decision. So is an honest assessment of the qualities of the business's work force.

The benefits of flexible work arrangements are more far reaching than just saving on overhead and being able to tend to family issues. Along with potential increases in productivity, there is evidence that both physical and mental health can improve as a result of giving employees more options. "In a review of 10 previous studies that included more than 16,000 people, researchers from Durham University and University of Newcastle, both in the U.K., and the University of Montreal found that having the ability to have more flexible work options in order to meet personal needs was associated with improvements in blood pressure, sleep quality, and overall mental health due to a reduction in stress." noted Denise Reynolds, in her March 2010 article, "A Flexible Work Arrangement May Have Health Benefits."

A company that is blessed with a work force of dedicated and conscientious employees is far more likely to be productive in a flex environment than is one that is saddled with a heavy sprinkling of unmotivated employees. A thorough and honest assessment of a company's existing workforce as well as future labor needs is important in determining whether a flexible work program is likely to succeed for that company.

Guidelines. Guidelines and systems of flex program administration should be created that: 1) address all business needs; and 2) stand up to tests of fairness and comprehensiveness.

The process used to create guidelines for a flexible work program should include steps to ensure that new policies are compatible with existing company objectives. Issues like eligibility, application processes, reversibility, and changes to employee status should be plainly addressed. Finally, companies should formalize guidelines to head off complaints about favoritism or unfair treatment. Because a balanced and equitable treatment of all employees is important, the terminology used in the formal guidelines should be as general as possible family obligations may be used instead of child-care obligations, for example.

Control. Ultimately, a flexible work program is only worth keeping if it benefits a company's financial, strategic, and production goals. A key to making sure that those needs are met is to maintain control of the program. Employees and work teams can be very helpful in shaping flexible work guidelines, but business owners and managers should oversee discussions of potential changes to improve a flex work plan or schedule, and should encourage workers to participate in group think sessions to get the best out of everyone's suggestions. Business considerations such as profit margins, overhead cost, and supply and demand should remain paramount in any discussion of flextime and other options. Professionals forced to telecommute should know they still report to someone who is their boss. Likewise, managers and business owners must learn to respect the rules they put in place and learn to manage workers in a changing office environment.

Evaluation. Businesses should evaluate their flex work programs on a regular basis. Too many businesses introduce workplace flexibility programs that are flawed, but rather than review the program and make the necessary corrections, they ask their personnel (managers and eligible employees alike) to reshape their responsibilities, priorities, and planning to match the flawed program. Other companies launch good programs that lose their effectiveness over time because of neglect. Instead, business managers and owners need to practice continuous improvement in their workplace flexibility programs, just as they do in other aspects of their operations. "Fine-tune the program," wrote Sheley. "The evaluation process will provide at least some of the information necessary to make the adjustments that will make a workplace flexibility program of optimum benefit to both the company and its employees."

CONTINUED CHANGE IN FLEXIBLE WORK PROGRAMS

Looking ahead, it seems clear that flexible work programs will continue and will be used more frequently. With the rapid spread of high-speed connections to the Internet in homes and offices alike, the tools necessary to make flexible work programs successful are multiplying. Creating a

flexible work program suitable for a particular business and company will continue to be an individual endeavor but one that is made ever easier with new technologies and communication tools. The need for greener working environments is also an advantage of flex programs, especially telecommuting and remote operations, including global meetings by way of Skype or Vonage. Flex plans evolve as the need for a 24-hour workday and 7-day workweek continue to grow and intensify.

SEE ALSO Comp Time; Job Sharing; Telecommuting.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Dreike Almer, Elizabeth, and Louis E. Single. "Career Consequences of Flexible Work Arrangements: The Daddy Track." *The CPA Journal.* September 2004.
- "Flexible Working Practices Boost Business Success." *Leadership & Organization Development Journal.* February March 1997.
- Graham, Baxter W. "The Business Argument for Flexibility." HRMagazine. May 1996.
- Keeton, Claire. "Flexibility Is the Key to a Loyal Workforce." *Times Live.* 28 February 2010. Available from: http://www.timeslive.co.za/sundaytimes/article329766.ece.
- Koch, Wendy. "Is Global Warming Real? Do Snowstorms Offer Eco Lessons?" *USA Today.* 11 February 2010. Available from: http://content.usatoday.com/communities/greenhouse/post/ 2010/02/what does snowmageddon prove about global warming/1.
- Leveen Sher, Margery. "Flexibility Is the Key to Small Business Benefits." Washington Business Journal. 16 February 1996.
- Peak, Martha H. "Why I Hate Flextime." Management Review. February 1994.
- Raj, Radhika. "Rise of the Fleximoms." DNAIndia.com. 7 March 2010. Available from: http://www.dnaindia.com/lifestyle/ report rise of the fleximoms 1356105.
- Reynolds, Denise. "A Flexible Work Arrangement May Have Health Benefits." *EMaxHealth.com.* 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.emaxhealth.com/1506/24/35914/flexible work arrangement may have health benefits.html.
- Sheley, Elizabeth. "Flexible Work Options." *HRMagazine*. February 1996.
- Skyrme, David J. "Flexible Working: Building a Lean and Responsive Organization." Long Range Planning. October 1994.
- Usami, Koichi. Non standard Employment under Globalization: Flexible Work and Social Security in the Newly Industrializing Countries. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2010.
- Whittard, Mark. "Flexible Work Arrangements: Friend or Foe?" Keeping Good Companies. December 2005.
- "A Workstyle Revolution? A Survey of Flexible Employment Practices." *Leadership and Organization Development Journal*. November 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FLOW CHARTS

A flow chart, flow diagram, or idea tree is a graphical representation of a process or system that details the sequencing of steps required to create output. A typical flow chart uses a set of basic symbols to represent various functions and shows the sequence and interconnection of functions, concepts, or facts with lines and arrows. Flow charts can be used to document virtually any type of business system, from the movement of materials through machinery in a manufacturing operation to the flow of applicant information through the hiring process in a human resources department. Idea trees and technical flow charts can also be used to chart the progress of technology and software programming, or to brainstorm in group settings.

Each flow chart is concerned with one particular process or system. It begins with the input of data or materials into the system and traces all the procedures needed to convert the input into its final output form. Specialized flow chart symbols show the processes that take place, the actions that are performed in each step, and the relationship between various steps. Flow charts may include different levels of detail as needed, from a high-level overview of an entire system to a detailed diagram of one component process within a larger system. In any case, the flow chart shows the overall structure of the process or system, traces the flow of information and work through it, and highlights key processing and decision points.

Flow charts are an important tool for the improvement of processes. By providing a graphical representation, they help project teams to identify the different elements of a process and understand the interrelationships among the various steps. Flow charts may also be used to gather information and data about a process as an aid to decision making or performance evaluation. For example, the owner of a small advertising agency who hopes to reduce the time involved in creating a print ad might be able to use a flow chart of the process to identify and eliminate unnecessary steps. Though flow charts are relatively old design tools, they remain popular among computer programmers working on systems analysis and design. In recent years, many software programs have been developed to assist business people in creating flow charts.

CONSTRUCTING FLOW CHARTS

Flow charts typically utilize specialized symbols. Some of the main symbols that are used to construct flow charts include:

- A round-edged rectangle to represent starting and ending activities, which are sometimes referred to as terminal activities.
- A rectangle to represent an activity or step. Each step or activity within a process is indicated by a single rectangle, which is known as an activity or process symbol.

- A diamond to signify a decision point. The question to be answered or decision to be made is written inside the diamond, which is known as a decision symbol. The answer determines the path that will be taken as a next step.
- Flow lines show the progression or transition from one step to another.

Constructing a flow chart involves the following main steps: 1) define the process and identify the scope of the flow diagram; 2) identify project team members who are to be involved in the construction of the process flow diagram; 3) define the different steps involved in the process and the interrelationships between the different steps (all team members should help develop and agree upon the different steps for the process); 4) finalize the diagram, involving other concerned individuals as needed and making any modifications necessary; and 5) use the flow diagram and continuously update it as needed.

SMARTDRAW 2010 AND OTHER FLOW CHART SOFTWARE

There are several programs (such as SmartDraw 2010) that make it easy to create flow charts. SmartDraw allows users to draw and create diagrams in various Windows programs, including Excel, PowerPoint, and Word. Other flow chart design programs include Visio, Edraw, and FlowBreeze. All of these programs have revolutionized the way flow charts are made, making it faster and easier than ever to make flow charts for business presentations, seminars, and workshops. Organizing data for performance evaluations can be done with the click of a mouse, since it is easy to edit information about one employee to the next. The usual flow chart symbols diamonds, rectangles, and other activity and process symbols are built into the software programming and can be inserted with shortcut keys decided by the individual user to his or her preference. While there are free programs that can be downloaded on the Internet to design flow charts, the best options continue to be commercial software packages that come with manuals and support.

Flow charts and idea trees are an integral part of teaching, explaining, and learning the facts of a given situation. Raw data that is often complex or difficult to digest becomes more palatable, and often a recognizable pattern can be discerned by just about anyone. With constant changes and upgrades to flow chart software, flow charts have been revolutionized from scrawls on graph paper to an easy-to-understand method for delivering information and making decisions based on an illustration of the facts at hand.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brandt, Andrew. "Collect Your Thoughts With ConceptDraw Mindmap." *Network World.* 24 February 2010. Available from: http://www.networkworld.com/news/2010/022410 collect your thoughts with conceptdraw.html?hpg1=bn.

Harris, Robert L. *Information Graphics*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2000.

Kelly, Will. "SmartDraw 2010: An Easy to use Diagramming Tool." Web Worker Daily. 26 January 2010. Available from: http://webworkerdaily.com/2010/01/26/smartdraw 2010 diagramming for project management and presentations/.

Laudon, Kenneth C., and Jane Price Laudon. Management Information Systems: A Contemporary Perspective. New York: Macmillan, 1991.

Lehman, Mark W. "Flowcharting Made Simple." *Journal of Accountancy*. October 2000.

Miller, Matt. "Chain of Fools Explained with Flow Chart." TheDeal.com. 7 October 2008. Available from: http://piggington.com/chain of fools explained w flow chart.

Posner, Richard A. "The Economic Consequences of Emotion." Atlantic. 16 February 2010. Available from: http://www. theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2010/02/the economic consequences of emotion/36046/.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FOCUS GROUPS

A focus group is a marketing research tool in which a small group of people engages in a roundtable discussion of selected topics of interest in an informal setting. Typically eight to ten individuals comprise a focus group, though data from Dun and Bradstreet reveals that as few as six and as many as twelve may also be optimal depending on the product, service, or other focus. The focus group discussion is typically directed by a moderator who guides the discussion in order to obtain the group's opinions about or reactions to specific products or marketing-oriented issues, known as test concepts. The moderator may lead the group members through a presentation or have them follow along on their own display system or tablet, choosing options as they move through the discussion of a given topic.

While focus groups can provide marketing managers, product managers, and market researchers with a great deal of helpful information, their use as a research tool is limited in that it is difficult to measure the results objectively. In addition, the cost and logistical complexity of focus group research is frequently cited as a deterrent, especially for small companies. Nonetheless, many small businesses find focus groups to be a useful means of staying close to consumers and their ever-changing attitudes and feelings. By providing qualitative information from well-defined

target audiences, focus groups can aid businesses in decision making and in the development of marketing strategies and promotional campaigns. Ultimately, a small-business owner has to decide whether focus groups are a useful tool there are those who are staunch supporters of this tool and others who adamantly oppose it.

APPLICATIONS

Traditionally, focus groups have been used by makers of consumer products to gather qualitative data from target groups of consumers. They are often used in the new product development process, for example, to test consumer reaction to new product concepts and prototypes. When Google released its second handheld device, the MyTouch, it depended on input from those who owned its predecessor, the 3G. Focus groups are also used to test marketing programs, as they can provide an indication of how consumers will react to specific advertising messages and other types of marketing communications. In this way, focus groups can help advertising and promotion managers position a particular product, service, or institution with respect to their target audience. Reactions to new types of product packaging can also be tested with focus groups. With mass retailers like Wal-Mart and Carrefour, packaging may need to change from one region to another depending on input from focus groups or marketing analysts. In addition, many companies have used focus groups as a tool to learn more about consumer habits, product usage, and service expectations.

As focus groups increased in popularity during the 1980s and 1990s, they were increasingly used to explore relatively narrow information niches. For example, pharmaceutical companies convened focus groups consisting of medical professionals to test concepts related to new drug products. The legal profession used focus groups to improve the quality of their cases. Nonprofit organizations used focus groups to test fundraising campaigns. Focus groups have also been used in industrial settings by business-to-business marketers. Smartphone manufacturers have used focus groups to determine what apps people find most useful and what kind of service they feel they would benefit most from.

CHARACTERISTICS

A key factor in determining the success of focus groups is the composition of the group in terms of the participants' age, gender, race, income, occupation, geographic location, and product usage and knowledge. Focus group participants are generally selected on the basis of their use of, knowledge, attitudes, or feelings about the products, services, or other test concepts that are the subject of the focus group. In selecting participants, the objective is to find individuals who can knowledgeably discuss the

topics at hand and provide quality output that meets the specified research objectives.

The most common method of selecting participants for focus groups is to use some type of database that contains demographic, psychographic, and lifestyle information about a large number of consumers. Such databases are available from a variety of commercial vendors. A list of desired characteristics is drawn up and matched with the database to select participants for focus groups. These characteristics may include purchase behavior, attitudes, and demographic data such as age and gender. The goal is to select participants who would likely be in the target audience for the products, services, or concepts being tested. The idea is to gain an understanding of how a product or service is perceived by consumers who would have an interest in it. For this reason, it may be useful to let the members of the focus group choose the group rather than the other way around. Placing an ad on CraigsList.com or a social media site will make the idea for the focus group public, and interested parties can call or e-mail the group director about their interest and what qualifies them.

There is no absolute ideal in terms of the number of participants. Different moderators are comfortable with different sizes of focus groups, but most consultants encourage companies to utilize groups comprising eight to ten participants. Those who prefer this size focus group contend that it is large enough to provide a range of perspectives and make it difficult for one or two individuals to dominate the discussion. (Moderators should guard against such developments.) Groups that include more than ten participants are usually more difficult for moderators to control. Group interaction in larger groups is also more difficult, and moderators have a harder time stimulating discussion. In addition, it is often more difficult for a moderator to spend time following up on an opinion voiced by one individual when there are a dozen or more participants.

Focus groups that are relatively homogeneous in terms of age, gender, and product usage generally work better than more wide-ranging groups. When it is desirable to obtain data from different age and gender groups, most experts recommend scheduling a series of focus groups using homogeneous participants. They claim that group dynamics tend to become inhibited in mixed-gender or age-focus groups. In addition, specific topics can be explored in greater depth when there is homogeneity among the participants with regard to usage of or attitudes toward the products being tested. For example, teenage cell phone users are not likely to open up about how quickly or not they can text on a new phone they are testing in a group with people old enough to be their parents. Likewise, parents testing a new phone are not likely to note that they

like the built-in Global Positioning System because it helps them keep track of the child carrying the phone.

MODERATORS

Moderators play an important role in determining the success of focus groups. Well-trained moderators can provide a great deal of added value in terms of their past experience, skills, and techniques. On the other hand, poorly trained moderators are likely to fail to generate quality output from their focus groups. In addition to professional, full-time focus group moderators, other types of individuals who often serve as moderators include professional researchers, academicians, marketing consultants, psychologists or psychiatrists, and company representatives.

Focus group moderators serve as discussion leaders. They try to stimulate discussion while saying as little as possible. They are not interviewers. They usually work from a guide that provides them with an outlined plan of how the discussion should flow. If they are from a focus group consultancy firm, this guide will have been written by the consultancy. The guide includes topics to be covered and probing questions that can be used to stimulate further discussion. Moderators try to include everyone in the discussion. They allocate available time to make sure the required topics are covered. When the discussion digresses, it is up to the moderator to refocus the group on the topic at hand.

SESSIONS

When setting up a focus group session, it is important to give careful consideration to the physical setting where it will take place. The location should be one that encourages relaxed participation and informal, spontaneous comments. The focus group facility must be of adequate size and have comfortable seating for all of the participants. Living room and conference room settings both provide good locations for focus groups, but public places, such as restaurants and auditoriums, are generally regarded as too distracting for gaining optimal results. In selecting a focus group site it is also important to make it geographically convenient for the participants. Locations that are hard to find or in out of the way places may cause delays and scheduling problems. Finally, sites should be determined with an eye toward the schedules and locations of managers and executives who should be in attendance.

The facility should also be relatively soundproof, to minimize outside noises and distractions. While focus group sessions are almost always audiotaped and many are videotaped, client company representatives usually like to observe their focus groups firsthand. With this in mind, many focus group discussion areas are equipped with one-way mirrors that allow company representatives to observe without intruding. Having company representatives in the same room as the focus group is the least desirable arrangement.

Once the facility, moderator, and participants have been selected, typical focus group sessions begin with an introduction. During the introductory part of the session, the moderator welcomes the participants, informs them of what will take place during the session, and generally sets the stage for the discussion to follow. It is extremely important that the moderator is given an objective and a list of priorities from the business owner or manager. Moderating a focus group without a clear picture of the desired outcome is a fatal flaw that can turn what might have been a successful focus group into a socializing session or worse, an open floor for grievances about a product or service.

Prior to the main discussion there is usually a warm-up phase. The warm-up is designed to make the participants feel at ease. During the warm-up participants generally introduce themselves to the group. General topic discussions, usually related to the specific topics that will be covered later, also form part of the warm-up stage. These general discussions help participants focus their attention. They also provide the moderator with some insight into the different participants.

Gradually the moderator moves the level of discussion from general topics to more specific ones. The moderator may present different concepts for discussion. These include the test concepts for which the group was convened. The moderator may choose to use props to focus the group's attention. Typical props include product samples, actual or concept ads, concept statements that participants read together, photographs, and television commercials.

Once all of the test concepts have been discussed and evaluated by the group, the moderator moves the discussion into a wrap-up phase. During this phase, the best concepts are identified and their strengths and weaknesses discussed. Participants may be asked to write down their reactions to what they have seen and discussed. During this final phase, any outstanding issues that were omitted are covered. When all of the substantive discussions have been completed, the moderator closes the session by thanking the participants and giving them any final instructions. Participants should leave with a positive feeling about the experience and the company, if the company that arranged the focus group has been identified. After the participants have left, it is standard practice for the moderator and the client company observers to have a discussion. Checking in with participants via e-mail to offer them a chance to respond with input they may have held back during group time is also a great way to get additional feedback. If the focus group was assembled and moderated by an outside consultancy firm, the business owner will want to discuss what other options they have for getting ongoing feedback through the company Web site or social networking site such as Facebook.

Following the conclusion of the focus group or series of focus group sessions, the moderator may prepare a report for the client company. The report generally provides a written summary of the results of the session or sessions as interpreted by the moderator. Focus group reports may be either very detailed or a simple summary of the discussion. In some cases the client company may not require a written report.

ONLINE FOCUS GROUPS

Online focus group sessions permit business owners and managers to observe group discussions directly without going to the time and expense of traveling to the locale in which the exercise is taking place. Using the Internet as a medium to conduct focus groups is a logical and vastly superior successor to videoconferencing. Videoconferencing enabled companies to conduct focus group research without incurring major business travel expenses. But equipment glitches, the logistical challenge of gathering observers at a central location, and the expense of purchasing and implementing this high-tech option made it a decidedly imperfect vehicle. The invention of video streaming technology, however, as business writer Alf Nucifora observed, "now means that focus groups can be observed 'live' from the comfort of one's desk.... A camera captures all the action close-up... and broadcasts the action via video streaming to an unlimited number of viewers who can watch real-time from the comfort of their desktop computers at any time, in any place." The completed focus group session can then be saved in computer-readable form for future use. In addition, if the desired captive demographic are users from all over the world, say business professionals between the ages of twenty-five and forty who use a given technology when they travel, an Internet survey conducted via Microsoft Live Meeting or Skype can be extremely useful.

Analysts cite online focus groups as a particularly exciting development for small-business owners with limited resources. *Business Week* noted that traditional focus group research can take several months and a great deal of expense (as much as \$100,000) to complete. But growing numbers of market research firms offer online focus group research services for less than \$5,000 a session, the results of which can be studied and tabulated within a matter of weeks. Still, not all business ventures are equally suited to pursue this electronic alternative. "If your customers aren't tech-savvy, or if your product relies heavily on touch and taste, you may be wiser to foot the

bill for a traditional group," counseled *Business Week*. "But if all you require is a quick glimpse into your customers' minds, an online group could be the way to go."

SEE ALSO Market Research.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Axelton, Karen. "Vet Your Business Idea: Hold a Focus Group."

Dun & Bradstreet Small Business Solutions. 2009. Available from: http://smallbusiness.dnb.com/marketing advertising/market research analysis/12326233 1.html.

DeLuccia, Joe, and Kimberly Gavagan. *How to Conduct Employee Focus Groups*. Glen Rock, N.J.: Davis, 2009.

Greenbaum, Thomas L. *The Handbook for Focus Group Research*. 2d ed. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 1998.

"I've Asked You Here Because..." *Business Week*. 14 August 2000.

James, William, and Deana McDonagh, eds. Focus Groups: Supporting Effective Product Development. New York: Taylor & Francis, 2003.

Krueger, Richard A. Focus Groups: A Practical Guide for Applied Research. 4th ed. Los Angeles: Sage, 2009.

Nucifora, Alf. "Internet is Revolutionizing the Use of Focus Groups." *Memphis Business Journal.* 9 September 2000.

"Steve Jobs on Why Apple Doesn't Use Focus Groups." *Edible Apple.* 10 August 2009. Available from: http://www.edibleapple.com/steve jobs on why apple doesnt use focus groups/.

"Trend Spotting Beyond Focus Groups." *Financial Express*. 15 January 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

FORECASTING

Forecasting can be broadly considered as a method or a technique for estimating many future aspects of a business, government budget, or other operation. Planning for the future is a critical aspect of managing any organization, and small business enterprises are no exception. Indeed, their typically modest capital resources make such planning particularly important. In fact, the long-term success of both small and large organizations is closely tied to how well the management of the organization is able to foresee its future and to develop appropriate strategies to deal with likely future scenarios. Intuition, good judgment, voluntary internal auditing, and an awareness of how well the industry and national economy are doing may give the manager of a business firm a sense of future market and economic trends. Nevertheless, it is not easy to convert a feeling about the future into a precise and useful number, such as next year's sales volume or the raw material cost per unit of output. Forecasting methods can help estimate many such future aspects of a business operation.

The goal of forecasting is to come as close to possible to an accurate picture of the future. But, as with other forms of fortune telling, it can never be fully accurate. There are simply too many interactive variables. A change in any one of these may cause the forecasted scenario to change. For example, unexpected shocks to the economy, as occurred after the terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, and the financial meltdown of 2008, are extremely difficult to anticipate and plan around. Such extreme situations are, happily, very rare. But there are far more subtle events that may also cause major changes in the assumptions upon which a forecast is based, including sharply increased material costs resulting from war or other military action, the unexpected bankruptcy or buyout of a large competitor, a natural disaster that halts exporting or importing in a given region, or an increase in demand due to an unexpected fashion trend shift. Despite the fact that forecasting is an imprecise art, a company must do the best it can to plan for the future, and an important part of this planning is forecasting.

The task of forecasting can be approached in a number of ways, and the best forecasting outcomes are usually the result of applying several forecasting methods. To supplement their judgment, forecasters rely on a variety of data sources and forecasting methods. For example, forecasting may involve the use of econometric models that can take into account the interactions between economic variables. In other cases, the forecaster may employ statistical techniques for analyzing sets of historical data referred to simply as time series. Other frequently used data sources are recent consumer surveys and forecasts produced by other institutions industry associations, investment banks, and economists, generally.

FORECASTING AND ITS PRACTICAL APPLICATIONS

In an era in which forecasts drive entire supply chain networks, forecasting is an increasingly critical organizational capability. Forecasting the future may sound like a lofty and theoretical activity when in reality it is a practical business tool like many others. Here is an example. How should a business go about preparing the quarterly sales volume forecasts for their primary product, say, windowglass? The company will certainly want to review the actual sales data for window glass over the last few years. Suppose that the forecaster has access to actual sales data for each quarter over the 15-year period the firm has been in business. Using these historical data, the forecaster can see the general level of sales but more importantly, he or she can also determine what pattern the sales history produces, what trends are visible. A thorough review of the data

may reveal some type of seasonal pattern, such as peak sales occurring in the spring as people do spring-cleaning and others prepare to sell their homes during the summer school break. In addition, if the forecaster is able to identify other factors that influence sales, like weather patterns or housing starts, historical data on these factors can also be used in generating forecasts of future sales volumes. The forecasting may get tricky for the window-glass company owner when he or she calculates how many environmentally friendly windows will be sold. Given that this trend is a relatively new one, and that the first few fiscal years of a trend may not give reliable data about sales in the next several years, it will not be easy to forecast how many double- or triple-paned windows will be sold to those buying them specifically to "green-fit" their homes.

FORECASTING METHODS

Academics divide forecasting methods into two broad categories: qualitative and quantitative. The division of forecasting methods into qualitative forecasting and quantitative forecasting is based on the availability of historical time series data. If historical data and time series are available, than quantitative methods may be used. If not, qualitative methods are the only option.

Qualitative Forecasting Methods. Qualitative forecasting techniques generally employ the judgment of experts to generate forecasts. A key advantage of these procedures is that they can be applied in situations where historical data are simply not available. Even in situations where such data are available, quantitative forecasting methods are a useful addition to successful forecasting.

Three important qualitative forecasting methods are: the Delphi method, scenario writing, and the subject approach.

Delphi Method. In the Delphi method, an attempt is made to develop forecasts through "group consensus."

A group of experts in a particular field participates. Usually, a panel of these experienced people is asked to respond to a series of questionnaires. The panel members, who should ideally come from a variety of backgrounds (marketing, production, management, finance, purchasing, etc.) are asked to respond to an initial questionnaire. A second questionnaire is then created which incorporates information and opinions gathered in the responses to the first questionnaire. The second questionnaire is then distributed. Each panelist is asked to reconsider and revise his or her initial response to the questions based on the new information. This process is continued until some degree of consensus among the panelists is reached. It should be noted that the objective of the Delphi method is not to produce a single answer at the end. Instead, it attempts to

produce a relatively narrow range of opinions a range into which most of the panelists' opinions fall.

Scenario Writing Method. According to the 2010 book Future Ready: How to Master Business Forecasting by Steve Morlidge and Steve Player, scenario planning involves "the creation of a limited number of credible, but different, alternative 'futures' based on very different assumptions about the world: the political, economic, social, and technological, and increasingly, environmental context. The aim is not to predict the future in any precise sense but to identify how the organization might be vulnerable to a significant and sudden change in external milieus and what new opportunities such a shift might throw up." Under the scenario writing approach, the forecaster starts with different sets of assumptions. For each set of assumptions, a likely scenario of the business outcome is charted. Thus, the forecaster generates several different future scenarios (corresponding to different sets of assumptions). The decision maker or business person is presented with the different scenarios and has to decide which scenario is most likely to prevail.

A Subjective Approach Method. The subjective approach allows individuals participating in the forecasting decision to arrive at a forecast based on their feelings, ideas, and personal experiences. Many corporations in the United States have started to use the subjective approach. Internally, these subjective approaches sometimes take the form of "brainstorming sessions," in which managers, executives, and employees work together to develop new ideas or to solve complex problems. At other times, the subjective approach may take the form of a survey of the company's salespeople. This approach, which is known as the sales force composite or grass roots method, is relied on because salespeople interact directly with purchasers and it is assumed therefore that they have a good feel for which products will or will not sell and in what quantities.

The advantage of using the salespeople's forecasts is that salespeople are highly qualified to explain the demand for products, especially in their own territories. The disadvantage is that salespeople may tend to be optimistic in their estimates since optimism is a characteristic often found in good salespeople. Also, those working in sales may fear that a low sales forecast will lead to layoffs in the sales area. The opinions of salespeople should not be relied on to the exclusion of all else for one additional reason. Salespeople may not be aware of impending changes in other related areas, such as availability of raw materials, national economic developments, or the arrival of a formidable new competitor.

Quantitative Forecasting Methods. Quantitative forecasting methods are used when historical data on variables

of interest are available. These methods are based on an analysis of historical data concerning the time series of the specific variable of interest. There are two quantitative forecasting methods. The first uses the past trend of a particular variable in order to make a future forecast of the variable. In recognition of this method's reliance on time series, it is commonly called the "time series method." The second quantitative forecasting method also uses historical data. This method is often referred to as the causal method because it relies on the use of several variables and their "cause-and-effect" relationships. Examples of variables that may have this cause-and-effect relationship are: 1) interest rate levels and levels of disposable income; 2) winter weather patterns and demand for heating oil; 3) increasing gas prices and a decline in demand for sport utility vehicles (SUVs). By studying the time series data on two or more variables that have a causeand-effect relationship with the item for which a forecast is needed, effort is made to incorporate as many relevant factors as possible into the forecast.

In practice, most business people use some combination of these methods and techniques in trying to plan for the future and put together accurate forecasts. With each cycle of forecasting, more is learned about what factors to consider and how to weight their importance in projecting future events.

SEE ALSO Business Planning; Sales Forecasts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ablan, Jennifer. "Bottom of Subprime Crisis not Yet Reached, Study Suggests." *New York Times.* 3 March 2008. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/03/business/worldbusiness/03iht rtrcol04.1.10641049.html.

Aston, Adam, and Joseph Weber. "The Worst Isn't Over: Smarter Science Is Helping Companies and Insurers Plan for Hurricanes. The Bad News: This Year Could Be Another Doozy." *Business Week.* 16 January 2006.

Chase, Charles W. Jr. "Composite Forecasting: Combining Forecasts for Improved Accuracy." *Journal of Business Forecasting*. Summer 2000.

Engerman, Stanley. "On the Accuracy of Some Past and Present Forecasts." *International Monetary Fund Staff Papers.* Annual 2005.

Evans, Michael. *Practical Business Forecasting*. Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2002.

Fogarty, Mat. "How Companies are Using Social Media to Make Better Decisions." *Mashable.com.* 7 March 2010. Available from: http://mashable.com/2010/03/05/companies crowdsourcing/.

Gaber, Tal, Jacob Goldenberg, Barak Libai, and Eitan Mullerray.
"From Density to Destiny: Using Spatial Dimension of Sales Data for Early Prediction of New Product Success."
Marketing Science. Summer 2004.

Gray, Andi. "How Forecasting Can Help the Bottom Line." Fairfield County Business Journal. 27 June 2005.

Horngren, Charles T., George Foster, Srikant M. Datar, Madhay Rajan, and Chris Ittner. Cost Accounting: A Managerial Emphasis. 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2008.

Jones, Vernon Dale, Stuart Bretschneider, and Wilpen L. Gorr. "Organization Pressures on Forecast Evaluation: Managerial, Political, and Procedural Influences." *Journal of Forecasting*. July 1997.

Makridakis, Spyros, Robin M. Hogarth, and Anil Gaba. "Why Forecasts Fail. What to Do Instead." *Forbes.* 11 February 2010. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2010/02/11/why forecasts fail leadership managing mitsloan.html.

Mentzer, John T., and Mark A. Moon. Sales Forecasting Management. 2d ed. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 2005.

Morlidge, Steve, and Steve Player. Future Ready: How to Master Business Forecasting. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

O'Connor, Marcus, William Remus, and Ken Griggs. "Going Up Going Down: How Good Are People at Forecasting Trends and Changes in Trends?" *Journal of Forecasting*. May 1997.

Rasmussen, Rasmus. "On Time Series Data and Optimal Parameters." *Omega.* April 2004.

Sanders, Nada R., and Karl B. Manrodt. "The Efficacy of Using Judgmental versus Quantitative Forecasting Methods in Practice." *Omega.* December 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

401(K) PLANS

A 401(k) plan is a tax-deferred, defined-contribution retirement plan. The name comes from a section of the Internal Revenue Code that permits an employer to create a retirement plan to which employees may voluntarily contribute a portion of their compensation on a pre-tax basis. This section also allows the employer to match employee contributions with tax-deductible company contributions, or to contribute additional funds to employee accounts at the company's discretion as a form of profitsharing. Earnings on all contributions are allowed to accumulate tax-deferred until the employee withdraws them upon retirement. In many cases, employees are able to borrow from their 401(k) accounts prior to retirement at below-market interest rates. In addition, employees may decide to roll over funds in their 401(k) accounts to another qualified retirement plan without penalty if they change jobs.

Popularity of 401(k) plans has grown significantly over the last two decades. For the first time ever in 1997, 401(k) type defined-contribution plans surpassed the more traditional defined-benefit pension plans in terms of the total retirement assets held by each. And the growth of defined-contribution plans continued thereafter.

According to the Employee Benefit Research Institute, as of the close of 2006, defined-contribution plans held 67 percent of private-sector retirement assets, compared with 31 percent in defined-benefit pensions. The 401(k) plan has a reasonably short history, yet it has already changed the face of retirement planning in America.

HISTORY

The 401(k) provision was created in 1978 as part of that year's Tax Revenue Act, but went largely unnoticed for 2 years until Ted Benna, a Pennsylvania benefits consultant, devised a creative and rewarding application of the law. Section 401(k) stipulated that cash or deferred-bonus plans qualified for tax deferral. Most observers of tax law had assumed that contributions to such plans could be made only after income tax was withheld, but Benna noticed that the clause did not preclude pre-tax salary reduction programs.

Benna came up with his innovative interpretation of the 401(k) provision in 1980 in response to a client's proposal to transfer a cash-bonus plan to a tax-deferred profit-sharing plan. The now-familiar features he sought were then an audit-inducing combination: pre-tax salary reduction, company matches, and employee contributions. Benna called his interpretation of the 401(k) rule "Cash-Op," and even tried to patent it, but most clients were wary of the plan, fearing that once the government realized its tax revenue-reducing implications, legislators would pull the plug on it.

Luckily for Benna and the millions of participants who have since utilized his idea, the concept of employee savings was gaining political ascendancy at that time. Ronald Reagan had made personal saving through tax-deferred individual retirement accounts, or IRAs, a component of his campaign and presidency. Payroll deductions for IRAs were allowed in 1981 and Benna hoped to extend that feature to his new plan. He established a salary-reducing 401(k) plan even before the Internal Revenue Service had finished writing the regulations that would govern it. The government agency surprised many observers when it provisionally approved the plan in spring 1981 and specifically sanctioned Benna's interpretation of the law that fall.

401(k) plans quickly became a leading factor in the evolving retirement benefits business. From 1984 to 1991, the number of plans increased more than 150 percent, and the rate of participation grew from 62 percent to 72 percent. The number of employees able to participate in 401(k) plans rose to more than 48 million by 1991 from only 7 million in 1983, and Benna's breakthrough earned him the appellation "the grandfather of 401(k)s." As expected, the government soon realized the volume of salary reductions it was unable to tax and tried to quash

the revolution the Reagan administration made two attempts to invalidate 401(k)s in 1986 but public outrage prevented the repeal.

The advent of 401(k) plans helped effect a philosophical shift among employers, from the provision of definedbenefit pension plans for employees to the administration of defined-contribution retirement plans. In the past, companies had offered true pension plans that guaranteed all individuals a predetermined retirement benefit. But after 1981, rather than providing an employer-funded pension, many companies began to give employees the opportunity to save for their own retirement through a cash or deferred arrangement such as a 401(k). This change helped level the playing field for small businesses, which were now able to offer the same type of retirement benefits as many larger employers. Small businesses thus found themselves better able to attract and retain qualified employees who may previously have opted for the security of a large company and its pension plan.

THE BASICS OF 401(K) PLANS

In benefits parlance, employers offering 401(k)s are sometimes called "plan sponsors" and employees are often known as "plan participants." Most 401(k)s are qualified plans, meaning that they conform to criteria established in the Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 (ERTA). ERTA expanded upon and refined the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), which had been enacted to protect participants and beneficiaries from abusive employer practices and created guidelines that were intended to ensure adequate funding of retirement benefits and minimum standards for pension plans.

Basic eligibility standards were set up with this legislation, though they have changed frequently since and may vary slightly from plan to plan. As of 2010, an employee had to be at least twenty-one years of age and have put in up to 1 year of service with the company to begin participating in the 401(k) program. Some union employees, nonresident aliens, and part-time employees were excluded from participation. The human resource departments of many businesses offer new employees a summary plan description that further describes their specific 401(k) eligibility requirements.

401(k) plans incorporate many attractive features for long-term savers, including tax deferral, flexibility, and control. Taxes on both income and interest are delayed until participants begin receiving distributions from the plan. Rollovers (the direct transfer of 401(k) funds into another qualified plan, such as a new employer's 401(k), an IRA, or a self-employed pension plan), as well as emergency or hardship loans for medical expenses, higher education tuition, and home purchases, allayed participants' fears about tying up large sums for the long term.

While there are restrictions on these loans' availability, terms, and amounts, the net cost of borrowing may be quite reasonable because the interest cost is partly offset by the investment return.

Employees may also receive lump sum distributions of their accounts upon termination. If an employee elects to take his or her distribution in cash before retirement age, however, the employer is required by law to withhold 20 percent of the distribution. If the account is rolled over into another qualified plan, nothing is withheld. Employees' self-determination of investments has allowed tailoring of accounts according to individual needs. For example, younger participants may wish to emphasize higher-risk (and potentially higher-return) investments, while employees who are closer to retirement age can focus on more secure holdings. These features have been refined over the years through legislation, especially after the government realized the tax revenue losses engendered by the popular plans.

Passage of the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 (EGTRRA) changed the taxation landscape in the United States. With respect to 401(k) plans, several changes were made. For the most part these changes helped to increase the amount that individuals and companies are able to contribute to 401(k) plans on a tax-deferred basis.

As of 2010, the amount an employee could defer annually under such programs was set at \$16,500. In addition, the sum of employer and employee contributions to one individual's account was set at either 100 percent of annual compensation or \$49,000, whichever was higher. The employer was further limited to an annual contribution of 15 percent of total payroll, including both employee deferrals and employer matching and profit-sharing contributions. Finally, the amount of compensation that could be considered in determining an employee's deferral was limited to \$245,000 per year. The contribution limits and percentage rates used to calculate plan-wide limits change from year to year and make the administering of these plans a very complex task.

These limits tend to restrict senior executives and other highly paid employees more than the majority of employees. Mandatory "top-heavy" tests prevent 401(k) programs from favoring highly compensated employees by restricting the amount that a company's top earners can contribute to 401(k) plans. Known as "nondiscrimination tests" in the benefits industry, top-heavy rules separate employers and employees into two groups: those who are highly compensated and all the rest. The amount that the highly paid employees may defer is based upon what the lower-paid employees deferred during the year. If the average lower-paid employee only contributed 2 percent of his or her compensation to the corporate

401(k), for example, highly paid employees may only divert 4 percent of their pay. Benefits and tax specialists have, of course, devised strategies to circumvent these restrictions, such as 401(k) wraparounds, "rabbi trust arrangements," and other "non-qualified" plans that consciously and legally operate outside the bounds of "qualified" 401(k)s. Such plans are costly to administer and run and are not often seen in small company settings.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF 401(K) PLANS

The shift from defined-benefit plans to defined-contribution plans such as 401(k)s has had both positive and negative ramifications. On the downside for employees is their need to shoulder more of the financial burden for their retirement. Compared to defined-benefit plans, defined-contribution plans are risky. Instead of a federally guaranteed pension payout upon retirement, 401(k) plan holders make their own investments which offer the hope of great gains but also contain the potential for great losses. The story of Enron, which filed for bankruptcy in 2001, and the stock market declines of the first decade of the twenty-first century, both showed what could happen to investments in a 401(k) plan.

The recession and global financial collapse of 2008 and 2009 greatly eroded the retirement savings of hundreds of thousands of American workers. The average 401(k) balance before the downturn was \$78,000, a number that dropped to \$56,000 less than 2 years later. Among large companies, more than 25 percent suspended matching contributions. Only half of American workers were covered by any employer-provided plan in the wake of the collapse. In response, the federal government stepped in to shore up 401(k) rules. For instance, the administration of President Barack Obama proposed new restrictions that would prohibit broker-dealer investment advisers with potential conflicts of interest from providing biased advice to unknowing 401(k) plan participants.

Most observers have applauded the movement towards greater reliance on 401(k) plans in spite of the losses stemming from and controversy surrounding them. The federal government has made some headway in in encouraging businesses that offer 401(k) plans to automatically enroll employees. Meanwhile employees have gained greater control over their retirement assets. The plans provide immediate tax advantages as the contributions are not subject to federal income taxes or to most state and local taxes. They also provide long-term tax advantages, as earnings accumulate tax-free until withdrawal at retirement, when withdrawals can presumably receive favorable tax treatment. In addition, 401(k)s offer loan provisions that many other pension plans lack.

For employers, 401(k) plans offer many advantages. For example, employers have been able to share or entirely eliminate their pension contributions. In addition, if employers do choose to contribute, the employer too gets a tax deduction. 401(k)s have evolved into a valuable perk to attract and retain qualified employees. Employers can even link contributions to a profit-sharing arrangement to increase employee incentive toward higher productivity and commitment to the company. By enabling employees to become active participants in saving and investing for their retirement, 401(k) plans can raise the level of perceived benefits provided by the employer.

Small-business owners can set up a 401(k) plan by filling out the necessary forms at any financial institution (a bank, mutual fund, insurance company, brokerage firm, etc.). There are several types of 401(k) plans that may be used, one of which is the SIMPLE 401(k) plan. The Department of Labor Web site explains that this sort of plan was especially created so that small businesses could have an effective cost-efficient way to offer retirement benefits to their employees. "A SIMPLE 401(k) plan is not subject to the annual nondiscrimination tests that apply to the traditional plans. The employer is required to make employer contributions that are fully vested. This type of 401(k) plan is available to employers with 100 or fewer employees who received at least \$5,000 in compensation from the employer for the preceding calendar year. In addition, employees that are covered by a SIMPLE 401(k) plan may not receive any contributions or benefit accruals under any other plans of the employer," according to the Department of Labor.

The fees involved in establishing and administering a 401(k) plan can be relatively high, since sponsors of this type of plan are required to file Form 5500 annually to disclose plan activities to the IRS. The preparation and filing of this complicated document can increase the administrative costs associated with a plan, as the business owner may require help from a tax advisor or plan administration professional. Fortunately, for companies with fewer than 100 employees, a SIMPLE 401(k) plan is an option that entails fewer fees and administrative costs.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blakely, Stephen. "Pension Power." Nation's Business. July 1997.Block, Sandra. "401(k) Has Advantages Even If Employer Cuts Match." Gannett News Service. 21 July 2009.

"401k Plan Costs." Controller's Report. June 2005.

"401(k)s Still Fall Short as a Retirement Strategy." NPR. 4 March 2010.

"401k Rules." *Money Zine.com.* Available from: http://www.money.zine.com/Financial Planning/Retirement/401k Rules/.

Internal Revenue Service. "401(k) Resource Guide Plan Participants Limitations on Elective Deferrals." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/participant/article/ 0,,id=151786,00.html. Retrieved March 22, 2010.

MacDonald, John. "Workers' Primary Retirement Plan Type." Fast Facts from EBRI. Employee Benefit Research Institute, 2 April 2009.

"Retirement Planning: Squeeze on Retirement Savings." *Practical Accountant.* February 2006.

Sifleet, Jean D. Beyond 401(k)s for Small Business Owners. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Weller, Christian E., and Ross Eisenbrey. "No More Enrons: Protection 401(k) Plans for a Safe Retirement." *EPI Issue Brief.* Economic Policy Institute, 7 February 2002.

"What Is the Eligibility for a 401k Retirement Fund?" 401k Center. Available from: http://www.401k center.com/ 401k fund eligibility.html.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FRANCHISING

Franchising is a kind of licensing arrangement wherein a business owner, known as the "franchisor," distributes or markets a trademarked product or service through affiliated dealers, who are known as "franchisees." While these franchisees own their establishments, terms of franchising agreements typically require them to share operational responsibilities with the franchisor.

Franchising has emerged as an integral part of America's commercial landscape. Indeed, companies as diverse as McDonald's, The Gap, and Jiffy Lube owe their ubiquitous presence in the marketplace to the practice. PriceWaterhouseCoopers estimated that franchises would garner more than \$860 billion in annual sales in the year 2010. Franchising experienced double-digit growth during the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century, although the recession of 2008 and 2009 slowed that growth considerably.

Franchising has been embraced by many entrepreneurs eager to run their own company. But the characteristics of a franchising business are dissimilar in some crucial respects from those of other start-up businesses. Some businesspeople have even gone so far as to characterize franchisees as glorified employees of the franchisor, the company that owns the trademark and business concept that the franchisees use. Other observers find this description of the relationship to be misleading and simplistic, but they also acknowledge that there are many aspects of franchising that a prospective small-business owner should learn about before entering into such an agreement.

Different kinds of franchising arrangements are commonly found in the United States today. Business format franchises are the most popular of the franchise types. Under this arrangement, the franchisee pays an initial fee and an ongoing royalty to the franchisor in exchange for a proven business operation and identity. Benefits of this package include the franchisor's name and its product line, marketing techniques, production and administration systems, and operating procedures. A second option is to pursue a product or trade name franchise in which the franchisee becomes part of a franchisor's distribution network. Some small-business owners choose to combine their resources under the banner of a single operating network. These affiliate franchises are thus able to pool their assets together for purchasing, advertising, and marketing visibility purposes.

BENEFITS OF FRANCHISE OWNERSHIP

There are many significant advantages to franchise ownership. In most instances, an entrepreneur who decides to buy a franchise is purchasing a business concept with a proven track record of success. In addition, a franchise agreement provides instant name recognition for the business, which can be a huge advantage if the name enjoys a solid reputation in the marketplace. But franchising provides benefits in many other areas of business operation as well, as detailed below.

Advertising and Promotion. Franchisees benefit from any national advertising campaigns launched by the corporation with which they have gone into business. In addition, many franchisors provide their franchisees with a wide range of point-of-sale advertising materials, ranging from posters to mobiles to brochures. Since such materials are often expensive to produce, they would otherwise be beyond the reach of some individual franchisees.

Operations. Franchisors provide franchisees with a wide range of help in the areas of administration and general operations. The entrepreneur who becomes a franchise owner is instantly armed with proven products and production systems; inventory systems; financial and accounting systems; and human resources guidelines. Many franchisors also provide management training to new franchisees and ongoing seminar workshops for established owners.

Buying Power. Franchisees are often able to fill inventory needs at discount prices because of their alliance with the franchisor, which typically has made arrangements to buy supplies at large-volume prices. This is an increasingly great advantage since franchisees compete with national chains, conglomerates, buying consortiums, and other

large franchises. The small-business person who purchases in small quantities cannot easily compete in terms of buying power. By becoming a franchisee, a business has the collective buying power of the entire franchise system.

Research and Development. Most small-business owners are able to devote little time or money to research and development efforts. Franchising, then, can provide a huge lift in this regard, for many franchisors maintain ongoing research and development systems to develop new products and forecast market trends.

Consulting Services. It is in the franchisor's best interest to do all it can to ensure the success of all of its franchisees. As a result, the entrepreneur who decides to become a franchisee can generally count on a wide range of training and consulting services from the larger company. Such services can be particularly helpful during the start-up phase of operations.

DRAWBACKS OF FRANCHISE OWNERSHIP

While the benefits of franchising are many and varied, there are well-documented drawbacks, as detailed below, that should be considered as well.

Cost. The initial franchise fee, which in some cases is not refundable, can be quite expensive. Some fees are only a few thousand dollars, but others can require an up-front investment of several hundred thousand dollars. In addition, some franchisors require their franchisees to pay them regular royalty fees a percentage of their weekly or monthly gross income in exchange for permission to use their name. Some franchisors also require their franchise owners to help pay for their national advertising expenditures. Other costs include insurance, initial inventory purchases, and other expenses associated with equipping a new business.

Limited Control. Franchisees are subject to many franchisor regulations concerning various aspects of business operation and conduct. As the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) acknowledged to prospective franchisees in its *Buying a Franchise: A Consumer Guide*, "these controls may significantly restrict your ability to exercise your own business judgment." Areas in which franchisors generally wield significant control include the following:

Site Approval. Many franchise agreements include stipulations that give the franchisor final say in site selection. Some franchisors also limit franchise territories, and while such restrictions generally prevent other company franchisees from impinging on a franchisee's territory, they can also act to restrict the franchisee's ability to relocate once it has become established.

Operating Restrictions. Franchise agreements include many instructions on the ways in which a franchisee must conduct business. These encompass all aspects of a business's operation, from operating hours to accounting procedures to the goods or services that are offered. "These restrictions may impede you from operating your outlet as you deem best," commented the FTC. "The franchisor also may require you to purchase supplies only from an approved supplier, even if you can buy similar goods elsewhere at a lower cost."

Appearance. Many franchisors cultivate a certain readily recognizable look to their outlets, for they know that such standards, when applied consistently, contribute to national recognition of the company name and its products and services. Franchisees generally accept these regulations willingly, for these standards of appearance in the areas of decor, design, and uniforms have proven to be part of a winning formula elsewhere. This is just as well, for the franchise owner who does wish to make changes in his business's appearance often has little freedom to do so.

Association with the Franchisor. For the small-business owner whose franchise is attached to a highly regarded, financially robust franchisor, the association can be a powerful positive in his or her business. Business experts note, however, that a franchise outlet can suffer severe damage if its franchisor is beset with financial difficulties or public relations problems. "If the franchisor hits hard times, you'll most likely feel them as well," noted the editors of the *Small Business Advisor*. "You are inevitably tied to the franchisor, not only by contract, but by concept, name, product, and services sold."

Prospective franchisees, then, need to weigh many factors in their decision making about entering the world of franchising. But most small-business consultants acknowledge that these factors usually boil down to a couple of fundamental concerns. The choice of becoming a franchisee or starting a stand-alone business hinges on the answers one gives to two important questions: Is risk sufficiently mitigated by the trademark value, operating system, economies of scale, and support process of the franchise to justify a sharing of equity with the franchisor? Is my personality and management style compatible with sharing decision-making responsibilities with the franchisor and other franchisees?"

SELECTING A FRANCHISE

It is imperative for prospective franchise owners to make an intelligent, informed decision regarding franchise selection, for once a contract has been signed, the franchisee has committed himself to the enterprise. But the selection process can be a bewildering one for the unprepared entrepreneur. Franchise opportunities are available in a wide array of industries, each of which offers its own potential benefits and drawbacks. The International Franchise Association (IFA), for instance, tracks ten different franchise business lines in its reporting. The association forecast that personal service, quick-service restaurants, and business services would see the largest output gains in 2010. Sectors anticipated to experience employment declines included lodging and commercial and residential services. Every franchisor has its own strengths and weaknesses. Several business areas, then, need to be investigated as part of any effective franchise selection process.

Analysis of Self. Experts counsel prospective franchise owners to evaluate their own personal strengths and weaknesses before signing any franchise contract. Prospective franchisees should also have an understanding of their ultimate business and personal objectives before beginning the search for an appropriate franchise. The entrepreneur who is most interested in achieving financial security may want to look in an entirely different industry than the entrepreneur who hopes to land a franchise that will enable him or her to devote more time to family life.

Analysis of Industry and Market. Prospective franchise owners need to evaluate which industries interest them. They also need to determine whether the franchisor's principal goods or services are in demand in the community in which he or she hopes to operate. Other industrywide factors, such as the cost of raw materials used and the amount of industry competition, need to be weighed as well. The latter issue is a particularly important one, for it can be a fundamental factor in a franchisee's success or failure. The presence of some competition, for instance, often indicates a healthy demand for goods or services in that industry area. A dearth of competitors, though, might indicate that demand is low (or nonexistent). Similarly, the presence of several competitors might necessitate an examination of whether the market can support another provider in that area, or whether a business might have to take meaningful market share from already existing businesses in order to survive.

Analysis of Franchisor. Entrepreneurs interested in franchising should be knowledgeable about the strengths and weaknesses of companies that offer such arrangements. Factors that should be considered include the franchisor's profitability, organizational structure, growth patterns, public reputation, litigation history, financial management capabilities, fee requirements, and relationship with other franchisees.

Perhaps the best source of information on these and many other issues is the franchisor's disclosure document. This important document, which must be given to prospective franchise owners at least 14 calendar days before any contract is signed or any deposits are owed, usually takes the form of the Franchise Disclosure Document (FDD). The FDD contains important information on key aspects of the franchisor's business and the nature of its dealings with franchisees. Information contained in the FDD includes a franchise history; audited financial statements and other financial history documents; franchise fee and royalty structures; background on the franchise's leading executives; terms of franchise agreements; estimated start-up costs for franchisees (including equipment, inventory, operating capital, and insurance); circumstances under which the franchisor can terminate its relationship with a franchisee; franchisor training and assistance programs; franchisee advertising costs (if any); data on the success (or lack thereof) of current and former franchisee operations; and litigation history.

Some prospective franchise owners pay less attention to a company's litigation history than other information included in the FDD, but a company's past litigation experiences can, in some cases, provide important insights into the franchisor's business ethics and operating style. "The disclosure document tells you if the franchisor, or any of its executive officers, has been convicted of felonies involving, for example, fraud, any violation of franchise law or unfair or deceptive practices law, or are subject to any state or federal injunctions involving similar misconduct," noted the FTC. "It also will tell you if the franchisor, or any of its executives, has been held liable or settled a civil action involving the franchise relationship. A number of claims against the franchisor may indicate that it has not performed according to its agreements, or, at the very least, that franchisees have been dissatisfied with the franchisor's performance. Prospective franchisees should be aware that some franchisors may try to conceal an executive's litigation history by removing the individual's name from their disclosure documents.'

The inclusion of other information on a franchisor's business dealings with franchisees is up to the discretion of the franchisor. For example, while franchisors are required by law to provide prospective franchisees with documentation of expected start-up costs, they are not required to provide long-term earnings projections. Those who do provide such information are obligated by the FTC's Franchise Rule to have a reasonable basis for the claims they make and provide prospective franchisees with written information substantiating their projections.

It is important, then, to utilize other sources of information in addition to the disclosure document when pondering a move into the world of franchising. For

example, the FTC advises prospective franchisees to show FDDs to an advisor such as an attorney. Small-business consultants often urge prospective franchisees to conduct interviews with franchisor representatives about various business issues. Other sources of information often cited include financial institutions (for financial evaluations of the franchisor), state agencies (for information on franchisee rights in the state in which the franchisee is operating), the Better Business Bureau (for news of possible complaints against the franchisor), industry surveys, and associations (such as the Franchise Brokers Association and the International Franchise Association).

Many experts also encourage prospective small-business owners to interview current and former franchisees associated with the franchisor. Would-be franchisees can thus gain firsthand information on a great many business subjects, including the likely size of total investment, hidden or unexpected costs, satisfaction with franchisor performance (in training, advertising, operating, etc.), franchisee backgrounds, and business trends in the industry. Franchisee lists can be a valuable resource, but consultants caution their clients to make certain that they receive a complete list, rather than a list of selected franchisees who are compensated by the franchisor for giving positive appraisals of the company.

FRANCHISING LAWS

The United States has developed an extensive regulatory system designed to govern franchising practices throughout the business world. Chief among the federal guidelines are the FTC's Code of Federal Regulations. In addition, many state governments have fashioned pieces of legislation that directly impact on franchising operations. A good many of the laws governing franchising both at the state and federal level are expressly designed to protect prospective small-business owners from unscrupulous franchisors who misrepresent themselves.

Franchising experts commonly urge prospective franchisees to enlist the help of an attorney during the franchise selection process. Indeed, since franchising is such a complicated business, many entrepreneurs secure an attorney's services throughout the process. Legal assistance is especially helpful when the time comes to sign the franchise or license agreement, the document that lays out the terms of the partnership between a franchisee and a franchisor. "The franchise agreement is the foundation on which your franchise is built," stated the *Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor*. "The agreement gives both parties a clear understanding of the basis on which they are going to continue to operate."

The franchise contract covers all aspects of the franchiseefranchisor agreement, from record keeping to site selection to quality control provisions. The contract is designed to cover both relatively minor issues such as sign display requirements to matters of major importance, such as the franchisee's schedule of royalty payments and required insurance provisions. Franchise agreements also include a section devoted to detailing the length of the contract and any possibilities for extending the terms of the contract beyond the termination date. Long-term agreements (15 years or more) give franchisees more security, though this can be problematic if their relations with the franchisor take a bad turn. Since shorter terms do make it easier for franchisors to rid themselves of underperforming or troublesome franchisees, some prefer to go this route. Others, however, place a higher value on securing the franchisee royalties that often pour in under the longer agreements.

Information included in the franchise contract includes the following:

- Accounting and record-keeping provisions
- Existence (and terms) of any performance quotas
- Fairness of the franchise fee
- Fairness of the royalty arrangement
- Franchisor's continuing services to franchisee
- Insurance protection (if any) under franchisor's patent or liability insurance coverage
- Operating provisions (including quality control, human resource management, and other areas)
- Restrictions (if any) on business activities outside the franchise
- Restrictions (if any) on selling the franchise
- Start-up investment required
- Termination or default terms (as well as arbitration clauses)
- Terms of contributions, if any, to parent company's national advertising campaigns
- Terms of inventory and ordering practices
- Terms of renewing the franchise agreement
- Territorial protections

Given the scope of its coverage, and its importance as the binding legal document between franchisee and franchisor, the franchise contract is, in its final form, an imposing and complicated document. Again, the importance of the agreement makes it imperative that prospective franchise owners consult with an attorney before signing the contract.

Although the 2008 and 2009 recession dealt a serious blow to franchising businesses, industry players had renewed optimism heading into the 2010s. Tight credit plagued the industry throughout 2008 and 2009, and many franchisees

considered that financing (or lack thereof) would continue to be a problem in the early 2010s. Other concerns included sales and development issues. However, many franchisees have expressed hope that the industry would continue to solidify as the economy slowly recovered.

SEE ALSO Buying an Existing Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blair, Roger D., and Francine LaFontaine. The Economics of Franchising. New York: Cambridge University Press 2005.Caffey, Andrew A. "Now You're Cooking." Entrepreneur. January 1999.

The Entrepreneur Magazine Small Business Advisor. New York: Wiley, 1995.

Federal Trade Commission. *Buying a Franchise: A Consumer Guide.* Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/bcp/edu/pubs/consumer/invest/inv05.shtm Retrieved March 25, 2010.

Federal Trade Commission. "Electronic Code of Federal Regulations." Available from: http://ecfr.gpoaccess.gov/cgi/t/text/text/text idx?c=ecfr&sid=14055e58afb9046553e3ed2f75dc0e2e&rgn=div5&view=text&node=16:1.0.1.4.52&idno=16. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Federal Trade Commission. "Franchise and Business Opportunity FAQs." Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/ bcp/franchise/faq1.shtm#1. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Goldstein, Joel. "Successful Franchisees Investigate before They Invest: Why Franchise Shows Are Invaluable to the Decision Making Process." Franchising World. November 2005.

"Great Business Why Not Franchise it?" *Inc.* 29 May 2001. Harris, Pat Lopes. "Fickle Franchising: Buying a Franchise May Seem Like a Low Risk Way to Becoming a Successful Entrepreneur, But It's Not Necessarily a Sure Thing." *Washington Business Journal.* 6 November 1998.

Hill, Terry, and Amy Bannon. "Economic Census Will Count Franchise Business." International Franchise Association. 22 November 2005. Available from: http://franchise.org/ Franchise News Detail.aspx?id=18804.

"International Franchise Association; Franchise Businesses to See Slow Growth in 2010." *Real Estate Weekly News.* 1 January 2010.

"Many Franchises are Services, Fitness." *UPI NewTrack.* 5 March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

FREELANCE EMPLOYMENT/ INDEPENDENT CONTRACTORS

Freelance employees, also known as independent contractors (ICs), are individuals who work on their own, without a long-term contractual commitment to any one employer. A freelance employee usually performs services or completes

work assignments under short-term contracts with several employers, or clients, who have the right to control only the final result of the individual's work, rather than the specific means used to get the work done. Examples of positions held by ICs range from doctors and computer programmers to maids and farm workers. Freelance employment can offer a number of advantages to individuals, including flexible work arrangements, independence, variety, and some tax deductions. It can also hold some pitfalls, however, such as assuming risk in business dealings, paying self-employment taxes, and taking personal responsibility for health insurance, disability, and retirement coverage.

Specifically, individuals who are classified as ICs can deduct work-related expenses for tax purposes. In contrast, the first 2 percent of expenses is not deductible for those classified as employees. In addition, ICs often qualify for tax deductions for using part of their home as an office and for salaries paid to other people, while employees usually do not. ICs also have the benefit of sheltering 20 percent of their annual income, or up to \$49,000, for retirement, while employees are limited to \$16,500 annually. Finally, ICs must pay the full amount of Social Security and Medicare taxes and make quarterly estimated tax payments to the federal government. Employers must withhold taxes for their employees and pay half of their Social Security and Medicare taxes.

Freelance employment boomed in the United States during the 1980s, as many companies sought to reduce their payroll costs in order to remain competitive. Instead of hiring new employees and paying an additional 30 percent or more in payroll taxes and benefits, many companies chose to make "work-for-hire" arrangements with ICs. Small businesses can gain several advantages from such arrangements. For example, employers are not responsible for paying taxes for freelance employees, and they avoid the high costs of providing health insurance, paid vacation and sick leave, and other benefits often granted to regular, full-time employees. In addition, employers that use ICs relieve themselves of the risk of costly litigation over hiring, promotion, firing, and other employment practices. These employers simply file Form 1099 with the government to report the total compensation paid to each IC for the year.

There are also disadvantages to using ICs instead of hiring a staff. The loyalty of a freelance worker is not likely to be as great as that of an employee who is a part of the organization. The knowledge that an IC gains about how a company likes things done is also in greater jeopardy than would be the case with an employee. Thus the investment in working with somebody is more easily lost with an IC. However, small businesses often lack the financial security to make the longer-term commitment that taking on an employee requires. Hiring freelancers

is, consequently, an attractive option when help is needed.

By the twenty-first century, freelancing became a full-fledged phenomenon, with thousands of people trading corporate life for a chance to be their own boss. As a result, a plethora of opportunities are now available for workers considering freelancing, and the Internet is a valuable tool both to freelancers and firms looking to create new work relationships with ICs. Web sites such as Craigslist, oDesk, and Elance stand out as first-stop destinations for daily updated freelance job opportunities in multiple industries (some sites take a cut of a freelancer's pay from successfully engaged contracts, while others charge fees to companies for listing freelance positions). Internet companies also employ freelance workers in various ways, enabling ICs to work from their home computers. One such firm, Demand Media, regularly hires freelance writers and editors to create and update profiles that are read by millions of Web users on different media sites. Not only do freelance workers easily scour job listings online, they also utilize Web tools to get paid for their work without having to wait for a check to arrive by mail. For instance, PayPal is one prominent company that enables freelance workers to set up direct deposit of earnings from their contract work.

Despite its allure, freelancing is just as vulnerable to economic conditions as the rest of the corporate world. Recessions, like the one in 2008 and 2009, tend to thin out available freelance jobs. For instance, the number of temporary workers in the United States declined from 2.5 million in March 2008 to 1.8 million in March 2009, according to the Bureau of Labor Statistics.

IRS SCRUTINY

The boom in freelance employment has led to increased scrutiny by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The IRS uses Form SS-8 to determine whether workers are employees or ICs. The form includes a list of questions that can be answered by either a business owner or worker. Reclassification of ICs is an agency priority, since fraudulent IC arrangements are estimated to cost the government between \$6 billion and \$20 billion per year in tax revenue. The IRS would also argue that it is attempting to protect individuals from unfair treatment by employers such as being fired and then rehired as an IC without benefits but few of the reclassifications have involved exploited low-wage laborers, because they generate minimal tax revenues.

The main cause of dissention over current application of the law is that it often tends to penalize individuals who wish to be classified as ICs and take advantage of tax breaks (as well as the small businesses that depend on them), while it often fails to protect individuals who

should be classified as employees and be eligible for benefits. For example, the IRS would be likely to review the case of a highly paid engineer who markets her services to several companies as an IC and deducts various expenses of doing business. However, the IRS would be unlikely to review the case of a migrant farm worker who is employed by a large producer but, as an IC, makes less than minimum wage and receives no disability or old-age benefits.

The economic downturn of 2008 and 2009 prompted a sharper focus on worker classification. Recessionary pressures led some employers to classify certain employees as contractors in an effort to save on labor costs. The IRS, in turn, promised to increase investigations of and prosecutions against employers that abused the law as stipulated in the Internal Revenue Code. "It's not surprising why, considering that independent contractors can be much cheaper than full-time workers," wrote Sarah Johnson in *CFO*. "With contractors, who receive a 1099 tax form instead of a W-2, companies don't have to pony up for unemployment insurance, workers' compensation, health benefits, or Social Security taxes."

ELEMENTS OF THE IRS WORKER DETERMINATION

Form SS-8 helps the IRS determine whether a certain worker should be classified as an employee or an IC. Typically, both a small-business owner and a worker will fill out their own form and return them to the IRS for review. A formal letter of determination is then sent to the firm and a copy is forwarded to the worker, except in rare cases when no formal determination is issued. Once a determination is made, a worker may claim for a refund or credit within 3 years from the date of the original return or 2 years from the date when the tax was paid, whichever comes last.

Form SS-8 is divided into five parts, with each part featuring a series of questions pertaining to a specific category as it relates to the worker-company relationship. The main issue underpinning Form SS-8 is who sets the work rules: employees must follow rules set by their bosses, while ICs set their own rules. The hours during which a job is performed is one determination of work rules. For example, if the employer dictates an individual's work hours or pays an individual by the hour rather than by the job, that individual is likely to be considered an employee rather than an IC. Likewise, if the employer requires that an individual work full time or not be employed by another company simultaneously, that individual would appear to be an employee. On the other hand, an individual who sets her own hours, receives payment by the job, and divides her time between work for several different employers would probably be classified as an IC.

Other questions involve who provides the tools and materials needed to complete the work. For example, an

individual who works at an employer's facility and uses the employer's equipment would be considered an employee, while one who works at a separate location and provides his own equipment would be classified as an IC. Another element of the form involves termination of the work relationship. Employees can usually quit their jobs at will and can also be fired by their employers. However, a freelance employee would have a contractual obligation to complete a specific amount of work for an employer, and neither party could break the agreement without cause. Finally, an IC usually pays his own expenses of doing business and takes the risk of not receiving payment when work is not completed in accordance with a contract, while an employee is usually reimbursed for business-related expenses by the employer and receives a paycheck whether his work is completed or not.

FREELANCE EMPLOYMENT AND SMALL BUSINESSES

The rules governing ICs affect small businesses in two significant ways. First, many entrepreneurs are themselves freelance employees, and they must understand and adhere to the IRS guidelines in offering services to clients. Otherwise, they risk being reclassified as an employee of their client in an IRS audit of the same. An entrepreneur who is reclassified as an employee of a major client loses a variety of tax breaks and other advantages of self-employment.

In order to be considered ICs, entrepreneurs must establish that they are in business for themselves for the purpose of making a profit. They might demonstrate that their enterprise is a business rather than a hobby or the work of an employee by registering a business name, obtaining an occupational permit or license, establishing an office, soliciting clients, and printing stationery and business cards. Even if the majority of work will be performed for one client, entrepreneurs should make clear their intention of soliciting work from other clients.

Next, the entrepreneur should subject his or her business activities to the IRS via Form SS-8 to avoid the appearance of being an employee. The entrepreneur should sign a contract specifying an amount of work that will be completed by a certain deadline. The contract should include a specific disclaimer stating that this work will be performed as an IC. The entrepreneur should also be certain to obtain a 1099 form (a statement of miscellaneous

income) from the client for tax purposes, rather than a W-2 form (a statement of income from employment).

The rules governing ICs affect small businesses in another significant way. Many small businesses lack the resources to hire permanent employees to provide support for short-term projects or to provide expertise in highly technical fields, so instead they enlist the services of ICs. In these cases, it is to the benefit of the small-business owner as well as the IC to spell out the details of the work arrangement in a contract. The small-business owner should also choose freelance employees carefully to be sure that they present themselves as being in business to make a profit.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Fishman, Stephen. Working for Yourself. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2004.

Fishman, Stephen. Working With Independent Contractors. 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2005.

Green, Ariana. "Is Freelancing Right for You?" *Harvard Business Review.* 6 August 2009. Available from: http://blogs.hbr.org/hmu/2009/08/is freelancing right for you.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "Determination of Worker Status for Purposes of Federal Employment Taxes and Income Tax Withholding. December 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs.pdf/fss8.pdf.

Internal Revenue Service. "Independent Contractor (Self Employed) or Employee?" Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=99921,00.html. Retrieved March 28, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "401(k) Resource Guide Plan Sponsors Limitation on Elective Deferrals." 16 October 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/sponsor/ article/0,,id=151925,00.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.

Johnson, Sarah. "Cracking Down on Independent Contractors." CFO. 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.cfo.com/ article.cfm/14480567.

Lankford, Kimberly. "Freelancers, Meet Schedule C." Kiplinger's Starting Out Web Column. 27 January 2005.

Mullings, Monique. "Freelancers Can be Enhancers." *European Intelligence Wire.* 19 September 2005.

Russman, Joel, and Cindy Gomerdinger. "Pros and Cons of Contractors vs. Employees." *Denver Business Journal*. 17 March 2000.

"Tax Free Retirement Accounts for the Self Employed." SmartMoney. 3 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.smsmallbiz.com/Tax Free Retirement Accounts for the Self Employed.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

G

GENDER DISCRIMINATION

Gender discrimination, also known as sexual discrimination, is any action that specifically denies opportunities, privileges, or rewards to a person (or a group) because of gender. The practice of letting a person's gender become a factor when deciding who receives a job or a promotion is gender discrimination. When gender is a factor in other decisions about employment opportunities or benefits, that too is gender discrimination. While most discrimination charges claim that a woman (or women) was discriminated against in favor of a man (or men), there have also been cases where men have claimed that they have been discriminated against on the basis of gender. These cases are usually referred to as "reverse discrimination."

Court rulings handed down through the years have determined that a company's responsibility not to discriminate based on sex begins even before an individual is hired. Companies can be held liable if preemployment screening or testing is determined to be discriminatory, if applications ask unacceptable questions designed to screen for sex, or if the overall selection process is deemed to be unfair. One of the main indicators that gender discrimination has occurred in the hiring process involves the qualifications of the job applicants. While a slight difference in qualifications between a female and a male candidate does not automatically indicate gender bias (if a lesser qualified male candidate is hired instead of a female candidate, that is), a drastic difference in qualifications has almost always been upheld by the courts as a sure sign of gender discrimination. For example, if a male who dropped out of high school without receiving a diploma is hired in an administrative

position over a female who had obtained her master's degree, then it is likely bias was a factor.

In addition to gender discrimination in hiring and other circumstances, there is a particular form of sexual discrimination called sexual harassment. This form of discrimination involves inappropriate words or actions of a sexual nature directed at one employee by another. To meet the criteria for harassment, the behavior in question must be both unwanted and sexual in nature. The U.S. legal system has determined that there are two main types of sexual harassment, the first being "quid pro quo," or "this for that," which occurs when one employee offers another employee a job or benefit in exchange for sexual favors, or threatens to deny that job or benefit unless sexual favors are granted. The second type of sexual harassment is referred to as "hostile work environment." In these types of cases, an employee, or a group of employees, repeatedly make lewd comments or suggestive noises, make unwanted sexual advances, or otherwise use sex to create a work environment that is intimidating or threatening to others.

FEDERAL LAWS STRONGLY PROHIBIT GENDER DISCRIMINATION

Since the social unrest of the 1960s, the federal government has been actively involved in preventing gender discrimination in the workplace. One of the most important laws covering gender discrimination on the job is the Civil Rights Act of 1964 specifically, Title VII of that act, which strictly prohibits all forms of discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin in all aspects of employment. Written during a tumultuous

period in American history when many people expected the federal government to right social wrongs, the law was a monumental piece of legislation that changed the American employment landscape.

The law was passed after heated debate in both the Senate and the House of Representatives. It stated that it was unlawful for an employer to "fail or refuse to hire or to discharge any individual, or otherwise discriminate against any individual with respect to his compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges or employment, because of such individual's race, color, religion, sex, or national origin." The law covers hiring, dismissals, compensation, and all other aspects of employment, while also covering actual employment opportunities that are available. Examples of gender discrimination or sexual harassment that would fall under the scope of the act include:

- An employee who alleges that his or her manager only promotes male employees and keeps females in entry-level positions.
- II. An employee who alleges that a manager or other person in power tells jokes or makes statements that are demeaning, insulting, or offensive to women.
- III. A manager who makes it clear, either through his actions or words, that he wants to have sexual relations with a female employee.
- IV. A manager who asks inappropriate and unnecessary questions about a female employee's sex life.
- V. A manager who touches his female employees in inappropriate ways without consent.

The law covers businesses with fifteen or more employees and applies to all private, federal, state, and local employers. In many states, businesses with fewer than fifteen employees face the same rules thanks to local or state statutes. In addition to the hiring provisions, the law dictates that employers cannot limit or segregate employees based on sex in any way that would adversely affect their chances at promotions. It does allow for two narrow exceptions to the law. Businesses may use a bona fide seniority or merit system to measure performance and earnings based on a quantity or quality measuring system, and employers may use ability tests to determine the most qualified candidates for a job as long as the test does not discriminate by gender in any way.

The Civil Rights Act was originally intended to address only racial discrimination. Just as the law was about to be passed, however, Representative Howard Smith of Virginia added the word "sex" to one of the opening sentences, meaning the law would also prevent sexual discrimination. This was a controversial action, as many people saw it as an attempt to kill the bill. The argument made by critics was that Smith added the word sex to the law knowing that

many people would oppose the addition and the bill would be defeated, thus preventing racial protection from occurring as well. Smith denied this accusation and swore he had added the provision after working with the National Women's Party. Whatever his motivation, thanks to the efforts of Representative Martha Griffiths and others, the revised bill was passed into law.

One year before the landmark civil rights legislation act was passed, one specific problem regarding gender discrimination had also been addressed by the U.S. Congress. Until 1963, it was legal for employers to pay women lower wages for the same job performed by men. During World War II, when many women worked at jobs traditionally held by men while the men fought in the war, there had been an attempt by the National War Labor Board to get companies to pay women the same rate as men, but that attempt failed miserably. In fact, most of the women lost their jobs when the men came home from the war.

Before 1963 newspapers routinely ran separate Help Wanted sections in the classifieds—one for men, and one for women. It was not uncommon for the same job to be posted in both sections, but with different—and much lower—pay scales for women. In 1963 women earned 59 percent of what men earned for the same job; in other words, for every dollar a man earned, a woman earned 59 cents.

The Equal Pay Act of 1963 was intended to end that discrepancy. The law stated that "no employer... shall discriminate, within any establishment in which such employees are employed, between employees on the basis of sex by paying wages to employees in such establishment at a rate less than the rate at which he pays wages to employees of the opposite sex in such establishment for equal work on jobs the performance of which requires equal skill, effort, and responsibility, and which are performed under similar working conditions." The only exemptions to the law were for seniority, established merit systems that paid all employees based on job performance, systems that paid wages based on the quantity or quality of the work produced, and wage differences that were based on some factor other than sex.

While the law did not put an end to unequal pay, it did improve things in many cases. Between 1964, when the law went into effect, and 1971, more than \$26 million in back pay was issued to women as a result of court cases filed after the law was passed. Two cases that made their way through the U.S. court system Schultz v. Wheaton Glass Co. (1970) and Corning Glass Works v. Brennan (1974) modified the 1963 law by eliminating common loopholes. The ruling in the Schultz case said that jobs only had to be "substantially equal" rather than identical to earn protection under the law. In the Corning Glass case, the U.S. Supreme Court decided that companies could not pay women a lower wage than men simply

because there was a "lower going rate" for female employees in the local marketplace. The court ruled that the only reason such a lower rate existed was because male employees would refuse to work for the lower rate that was offered to women.

The Equal Pay Act officially gives women protection under the law in regards to equal pay for equal work, but inequities still exist in almost every employment sector. According to the Institute for Women's Policy Research, women working full time in 2009 earned 80.2 cents for every dollar earned by a man, down from the historical high of 81 cents in 2005. African American and Latina women were among the hardest hit by the gender wage gap. Gender discrepancies also exist when it comes to unemployment.

Above and beyond standard sexual discrimination, sexual harassment has been the centerpiece of numerous court cases and legal decisions that have established government standards regarding harassment. In 1998 the U.S. Supreme Court made two important rulings that have had a significant effect on harassment claims. In Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth, the court ruled that, even if an employee did not report incidents of alleged harassment when they occurred, the company was still liable for the behavior of the employee who committed the offense. In Faragher v. City of Boca Raton, the court held that an employer could be held liable for harassment if a supervisor made threats regarding punishment if an employee did not have sex with him, even if those threats were never carried out. Together, the two decisions made it clear that the court holds companies strictly liable for actions carried out by supervisors who have direct authority over the person they are harassing, if the supervisor can alter the victim's employment status through hiring, firing, or refusal to promote.

THE EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY COMMISSION

To oversee the federal civil rights legislation, including the Equal Pay Act, a separate administrative body was created as part of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), was created to enforce laws that prevent discrimination based on race, sex, color, religion, national origin, disability, or age when hiring, firing, or promoting employees. Four groups race, color, sex, and creed were given "protected status" under the law, which was to be upheld by the EEOC. The commission is an independent regulatory body that has the power to launch investigations, file lawsuits, and create programs to eliminate discrimination.

The EEOC has been a controversial organization throughout its history. Liberal politicians believe that the agency was long overdue and that it is absolutely imperative that it be proactive in identifying and fighting discrimination in the courts, while conservatives believe that the organization is a perfect example of "big government" that intrudes far too deeply into citizens' lives. The agency's strong enforcement of affirmative action policies (which actively seek to promote minorities over equally qualified nonminorities in order to address past discrimination) has been its most controversial action, as many Americans oppose affirmative action.

STEPS TAKEN BY EMPLOYERS TO END GENDER DISCRIMINATION

To prevent gender discrimination or sexual harassment from occurring in the workplace, more and more employers are adopting a zero tolerance policy towards all acts of discrimination. This usually includes the creation of an official written policy against discrimination that is circulated to all employees, as well as education and training courses for all managers (and often for all employees). In addition, the companies have to show that they are serious about implementing and enforcing the new policy by creating disciplinary standards for violations of the policy.

Another step employers can take is to conduct a thorough investigation every time a claim of discrimination or harassment is lodged. If a company identifies a situation where it believes discrimination has occurred and the company is going to be held liable, it can ease the amount of punishment handed down if it conducts a thorough inhouse investigation that culminates in appropriate action taken against the person who committed the discrimination, up to and including dismissal of that employee.

When managers are trained to recognize instances of sexual discrimination or harassment, they should be told one thing above all others not to try to handle the complaint by themselves. Instead, they should always immediately notify the human resources department that an incidence of discrimination or harassment has been reported and needs to be investigated. If the training is also provided to all employees, primary efforts should be spent on teaching employees what is and is not considered to be appropriate behavior and on helping employees understand each other better so that they can work together more effectively.

THE CURRENT STATE OF GENDER DISCRIMINATION

While many cases of sexual discrimination or harassment involve men victimizing women, there is a new backlash that has seen allegations of reverse sexual discrimination. Of 13,867 sexual harassment charges filed with the EEOC in 2008, 16 percent were filed by men, up 12 percent from the late 1990s, according to *US Fed News*. In 2008 a school administrator in Elmsford, New York,

lodged a reverse sexual discrimination suit against the local school district after the board suspended him when his affair with a female assistant principal was revealed. Deputy superintendent Michael Senno claimed he ended the affair with Sandra Calvi Muscente, the assistant principal, in 2006, after which she became angry and threatened him. Senno alleged the district practiced reverse gender discrimination by punishing him but not Muscente in any way, according to *The Journal News* of White Plains, New York.

In another case, the EEOC filed suit against Lawry's, a Southern California upscale steakhouse, on behalf of a male busboy who claimed he was denied a higher-paying position as a waiter. The restaurant hired only women for those positions, a policy that had started in 1938. The restaurant agreed to settle in 2009 and pay \$500,000 to male workers who were denied positions as waiters.

In addition to reverse discrimination cases, there have also been recent instances of same-sex sex discrimination cases. While the EEOC holds that Title VII of the Civil Rights Act *does* protect against same-sex sex discrimination, the courts have been reluctant to rule on the matter. In 1998 however, the U.S. Supreme Court reversed the ruling of a lower court and in so doing held that same-sex sex discrimination was in fact covered by Title VII because the law referred to sex in every context. In a case involving Dillard's, the EEOC won a \$110,000 court judgment in 2009 to settle a same-sex harassment lawsuit involving two male employees. The court found that an Orlando Dillard's enabled a sexually hostile work environment for men by not responding to complaints regarding verbal and physical sexual harassment by a male manager against two men who worked there. In addition to the monetary reward, Dillard's was also required to distribute sexual harassment prevention policies to its workforce, conduct sexual harassment training, and submit to monitoring for 3 years.

Discrimination against employees on the basis of gender (as well as race, national origin, age, or disability) is wrong. It may also be very costly. Charges of employment discrimination that are successfully brought before the EEOC are usually resolved, in part, by issuing the plaintiff a monetary award. The trend towards larger awards has been steady and although it is unclear whether that trend will continue, some people clearly believe that it will. For example, in 2010 the EEOC settled with a Washington State tire retailer for \$2 million over claims the company failed to hire qualified women for tire-changing positions at locations in several Western states. The company additionally agreed to maintain antidiscrimination policies and procedures as well as implement training for managers and employees as stipulated under Title VII. In a similar case, the EEOC won \$11.7 million from Wal-Mart

to settle claims that the retailer failed to hire qualified women at a distribution center. As a result, a new form of commercial liability insurance emerged in the late 1990s in answer to the rising costs associated with employment discrimination actions. It is called Employment Practices Liability Insurance (EPLI) and it may one day be a standard policy within commercial insurance packages.

Avoiding the need for such an insurance policy is, of course, preferable. Establishing serious policies to prevent discrimination is essential. Making these efforts visible and apparent to all will help to create a work environment free of discrimination, or at least one in which discriminatory acts are brought to the attention of management right away.

SEE ALSO Equal Employment Opportunity Commission; Sexual Harassment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bible, Jon B. "Disorder in the Courts: Proving Same Sex Sex Discrimination in Title VII Cases via 'Gender Stereotyping'." Employee Relations Law Journal. Spring 2006.
- "California Restaurant Settles a Reverse Gender Discrimination Lawsuit." San Francisco: Greenberg & Rudman LLP. 12 November 2009. Available from: http://www.sanfrancisco employmentlawyerblog.com/2009/11/california restaurant settles.html.
- "Dillard's to Pay \$110,000 for Same Sex Harassment." US Fed News. 16 June 2009.
- "Discriminatory Protective Rules Illegal." Workforce.. December 2000.
- Institute for Women's Policy Research. "The Gender Wage Gap: 2008." March 2010. Available from: http://www.iwpr.org/pdf/C350.pdf.
- McDonald, James J. Jr. "Be Nice, or Be Sued." *Employee Relations Law Journal.* Spring 2006.
- "Sexual Harassment Interpretations Give Cause for New Concerns." Workforce. May 1999.
- "Title VII Sex Discrimination in the Public Sector in the 1990s: The Courts' View." *Public Personnel Management.* Summer 1998.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Historical Income Tables People." 21 September 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/hhes/ www/income/histinc/p03.html. Retrieved March 28, 2010.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "EEOC Litigation Statistics, FY 1997 through FY 2009." Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/statistics/enforcement/litigation.cfm. Retrieved March 28, 2010.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Les Schwab Tire Centers Agrees to Pay \$2,000,000 to Settle Hiring Discrimination Case Involving Females." 11 March 2010. Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/ release/3 11 10a.cfm.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Walmart To Pay More Than \$11.7 Million To Settle EEOC Sex Discrimination Suit." 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/newsroom/release/3 1 10.cfm.
- U.S. National Archives and Records Administration. "The Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Equal Opportunity Employment

Commission." Available from: http://www.archives.gov/education/lessons/civil rights act/. Retrieved March 28, 2010. Worley, Dwight R. "Deputy Schools Chief Files Sex Bias Suit." *Journal News.*. 5 March 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

GLOBAL BUSINESS

Global business refers to international trade whereas "a global business" is a company doing business across the world. The exchange of goods over great distances goes back a very long time. Anthropologists have already established that long-distance trading took place in Europe in the Stone Age. Sea-borne trading was commonplace in many regions of the world in times predating Greek civilization. Such trade, of course, was not by definition "global" but had the same characteristics. In the sixteenth century all of the populated continents came to be routinely linked by ocean-based communications. Trading activity in the modern sense rapidly followed at the beginning of the seventeenth century; it might be more accurate to say that it "returned" because trading of such character had taken place in Roman times as well.

It is not intended here to discuss globalization. Globalization is a long-standing program advocated by the economically advanced nations to free up international trade across the globe through treaties. It has also come to mean the relocation of production or service activities to places that have much lower labor costs. Global business in the past did not and does not now require what advocates of globalization seek, namely a so-called level playing field. International trade has always had a mixed character in which national organizations and private enterprises have both participated.

GLOBAL ENTERPRISES

Fernand Braudel, a prominent historian of commerce, describes early long-distance trading around the globe from Europe to the Americas and from Europe to India and Asia as speculative ventures funded by high-interest loans from patrons: traders had to pay back double the money they borrowed; failure to pay the money back unless they had been shipwrecked meant a period of slavery until the debt was satisfied. Very high profits could be achieved trading in spices and silk with the "Indies," so such profits justified the risks. In parallel with such private trading, government-sponsored ventures also took to the oceans, and they became the dominant form of international trade shortly before and all through the period of colonialism. Thus Spain exploited its discoveries in South

America by shipping gold and silver from America to Europe (setting off a great inflationary period in the process). Global enterprise, thus, in the modern sense, began to develop during the Age of Discovery. It was instrumental in stimulating colonialism. Single merchants or groups of explorers went forth and came back with treasures. Government-sponsored consortia, the early global businesses, followed in the adventurers' wake.

The two earliest global companies, both government chartered, were the British East India Company, begun in 1600, and the Dutch East India Company, established in 1602. Both have now passed into history. The British company dissolved in 1874, but in its nearly 300-year history it had launched and for a long period had practically run the British Empire. The Dutch company was dissolved in 1798 after nearly 200 years of operations in Asia, India, Sri Lanka, and Africa. The Hudson Bay Company, another British-founded monopoly to exploit the North American fur trade, was established in 1670 and is still going so much so that Canadians explain that the company's initials stand for "Here Before Christ." HBC has long since ceased to be a global monopoly and is known today in Canada as a department store.

Early global companies were usually state-chartered trading companies. The Danes, the French, and the Swedes all had East India companies. Japan established companies known as the sogo shosha ("general trading company") in the nineteenth century. Japan had tried and failed to preserve its isolation. When it opened itself to the world, it channeled trade through these ventures. Great trading companies were and continue to be important in transportation as well; operating shipping supports their activities. A contemporary American example is the privately held Cargill Corporation, which trades internationally in agricultural, food, pharmaceutical, and financial products.

MULTINATIONALS

The term "multinationals" came into currency to designate corporations that operated in at least two different countries, but the actual use of the label applies to corporations that have a global presence. The term is used in a neutral sense simply to indicate very large size and participation in global markets. A more negative connotation of the term is that such corporations are effectively beyond the full reach of national laws because they have a presence in many locations, can move money and resources around at will, and can sometimes escape taxation, and thus represent a power beyond public control.

From the point of view of a seller, a global market is an export market; from the buyer's vantage point, the global market represents imports from abroad. World statistics on international trade are collected by the World Trade Organization (WTO) located in Geneva. According to the WTO, world trade has been steadily

increasing since World War II, a trend that continued for more than six decades. In 2004 the global market for exports was \$11.28 trillion. This had increased to \$15.33 trillion by 2008. However, the global economic downturn of 2008, which resulted in the first decline in global gross domestic product (GDP) since World War II, also resulted in a steep decline in international trade, driving international trade down by almost 10 percent in 2009. As the Economic Policy Institute put it in a February 2010 report, "The historic collapse in global trade reflects the effects of the recession and financial crisis on both the demand for goods and services, and the impact of widespread shortages of loans needed to finance trade."

Merchandise Trade. In 2008 the largest category of foreign trade was in fuels, which represented 18.2 percent of total world trade. Chemicals was second with 10.9 percent, and Office and Telecom Equipment was third with 9.9 percent. Just ten countries around the world represent over half of all merchandise exports. The ranking of these exporters has remained relatively stable, although China jumped from third (in 2004) to first (by 2009). The same countries are also the top importers, though not in the same order. The United States remains the top importer, followed by Germany, China, France, and Japan. Interestingly, six of the top ten countries achieved a trade surplus while the other four had a trade deficit. The United States has consistently run the largest trade deficits, though that figure has declined sharply since it peak in 2006, and in his 2010 State of the Union Address President Obama announced an initiative to double U.S. exports over the following 5 years.

TOP U.S. TRADING PARTNERS

Trade is by its very nature a reciprocal activity. Not surprisingly, the United States' top eight trading partners, established by adding exports to them to imports received from them, are also in the top fifteen of export and of import viewed separately. These countries are (arranged by total trade volume) Canada, China, Mexico, Japan, Germany, United Kingdom, South Korea, and France. Countries that are part of the top fifteen to which the United States exports, in addition to those just named, are the Netherlands, Belgium, Australia, Brazil, Taiwan, Singapore, and Hong Kong. On the import side, in addition to the largest trade partners, the top fifteen import partners include Taiwan, Venezuela, Malaysia, Italy, Ireland, Saudi Arabia, and India. These listings are for trade results achieved by the end of 2009, but looking back at intervals over several years, much the same results obtain.

Related Parties. When a company imports from or exports to a foreign-based element of its own company a branch, subsidiary, or partner the goods or services nevertheless

cross country borders and are handled as foreign trade. According to the U.S. Census Bureau, in 2007, related-party trade accounted for 40.6 percent of all trade, with 47.4 percent of all U.S. imports and 29.6 percent of exports involving these entities. These ratios have been fairly steady over the past decade (in 2001, this kind of trade represented 47 percent of imports and 31 percent of exports). Related party trading is, of course, an indirect measure of globalization, especially the rather high import percentage: it shows that companies are importing goods made by themselves, most likely in lower labor-cost markets, for sale domestically.

BALANCING THE TRADE

In the grand scheme of international trading, a balance in trade has always been the rational goal of sovereign states. Balanced trade means that exports will be the same as imports, one balancing the other. Exports generate the currency with which imports must be bought. A country that persistently experiences trade deficits slides into debt or dependency on foreign investment, which as of 2010 is the situation of the United States. The United States has experienced trade deficits continuously since 1971; it has been able to sustain its way of life only because of foreign investment here. However, in recent years, the United States has succeeded in reducing its trade deficit. The trade deficit in 2004 was \$668 billion. It peaked 2 years later at \$811.5 billion. By 2007 the trade deficit had declined to \$738.6 billion, and it declined further in 2008 to \$695.9 billion. A sharp decline occurred in 2009, when the trade deficit dropped to \$380.7 billion, though much of this decline can be attributed to the recession of 2008 and 2009.

RESOURCES FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

A wide range of resources are available to help small businesses engage in international trade. A number of federal agencies are dedicated to helping small business expand into foreign markets. These include the United States and Foreign Commercial Service (US&FCS), the Small Business Administration (SBA), and the Commerce Department's International Trade Administration (ITA). The federal government also maintains databases that provide important data on various exporting factors. These are the SBA's Automated Trade Locator Assistance System (SBAtlas), the National Trade Data Bank (NTDB), and Foreign Trade Report FT925. The Department of Commerce (DOC) maintains the Commercial Service International Contacts List; the DOC also operates the Trade Opportunity Program (TOP) to provide companies with sales leads. There are also federal agencies dedicated to helping finance small businesses that want to engage in export activities. The main one is the Export-Import Bank of the United States, which approved 2,540 small-business transactions for a total of \$4.4 billion in 2009. Another helpful agency is the SBA, which runs two specialized export loan guarantee programs, the Export Express Program and the Export Working Capital Program.

SEE ALSO Export-Import Bank; Exporting; Exporting Financing and Pricing; Globalization.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Aramco No. 1 Oil Company." *New York Times.* 20 May 2006. Braudel, Fernand. *The Wheels of Commerce.* New York: Harper & Row. 1979.
- Centers for International Business Education and Research. Web site. Available from: http://ciberweb.msu.edu/. Retrieved March 17, 2010.
- Export Import Bank of the United States. Small Business Portal. Web site. Available from: http://www.exim.gov/smallbiz/index.html. Retrieved March 17, 2010.
- Jones, Geoffrey. Merchants to Multinationals: British Trading Companies in the Nineteenth and Twentieth Centuries. New York: Oxford University Press, 2000.
- "Top 100 Global Brands Scoreboard." *Business Week.* Available from: http://bwnt.businessweek.com/interactive reports/top brands/. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Top Trading Partners Total Trade, Exports, Imports." December 2009. Available from: http:// www.census.gov/foreign trade/statistics/highlights/top/ top0912yr.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- U.S. Commercial Service. "Export Basics." Export.gov. Available from: http://www.export.gov/exportbasics/index.asp. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- "U.S. Goods Trade." U.S. Census Bureau News. 9 May 2008.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. *Breaking into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide to Exporting.* 4th ed. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/internationaltrade/exportlibrary/sbge/OIT SB GUIDE EXPORT INDEX.html. Retrieved March 17, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "International Trade." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/oit/export/useac.html. Retrieved March 17, 2010.
- World Trade Organization. "International Trade Statistics 2009." Available from: http://www.wto.org/english/res e/ statis e/its2009 e/its09 toc e.htm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GLOBALIZATION

Viewed narrowly, globalization is a governmental policy favoring free trade, open borders, the free movement of capital and goods (but not always of people), elimination of tariffs and price controls (including artificial control of currency values), and the privatization of publicly owned or controlled enterprises. Globalization is also a word

used to describe all manner of phenomena associated with such a policy both positive and negative. In the United States, the positive consequences of globalization so far have been inexpensive imports and the ability of companies to invest abroad more easily; the negative consequences have been the loss of jobs to offshore operations and outsourced functions, large trade deficits, and foreign ownership of domestic assets.

HISTORICAL CONTEXT

The International Monetary Fund (IMF), an organization of 186 countries in 2010, suggests in its definition that globalization is something of a natural process. Globalization, according to the IMF, is "a historical process, the result of human innovation and technological progress. It refers to the increasing integration of economies around the world, particularly through trade and financial flows. The term sometimes also refers to the movement of people (labor) and knowledge (technology) across international borders. There are also broader cultural, political and environmental dimensions of globalization."

Trade, of course, is as old as humanity. Anthropologists have traced enormous trade routes that Cro-Magnon man used all across Europe before the dawn of history. Trade over land and by ship became common, the principal trade goods being agricultural products like olives and grains. In preindustrial times high dependence either on exports or imports tended to lead to war as countries tried either to secure their supplies or their markets. Rome became seriously dependent on grain imports from Egypt and eventually conquered its supplier. The British Empire evolved as a series of steps attempting to protect Britain's far-flung trading centers. In modern times oil and gas are the "must have" commodities and are producing international tensions and conflicts. The relevant phrase in the IMF's definition therefore is "increasing integration." Integration implies mutual dependency and therefore the danger of being cut off from essential supplies in times of trouble.

Underlying trade is the uneven distribution of the world's resources. Some people have grain, others have timber. Some can raise animals on plains while others can mine metal in mountains. Given this imbalance in resources, Scottish philosopher and economist Adam Smith (1723–1790) developed in *The Wealth of Nations* (1776) an argument regarding the economic principles of foreign trade: "If a foreign country can supply us with a commodity cheaper than we ourselves can make it, better buy it of them with some part of the produce of our own industry, employed in a way in which we have some advantage." In the nineteenth century economist David Ricardo refined this concept and called it "comparative advantage." Ricardo factored in opportunity costs as well as direct costs. In any

event, the value underlying free trade is that both sides benefit because of differential advantages.

Trade is the expression of economic power, but a more basic power underlies it: political power expressed as force. Trade-based policies in the past have been balanced by policies of autarky, a word defined as "national economic self-sufficiency." No country is genuinely self-sufficient, but attempts to gain the optimum advantage by a mixture of trade and force tends to be practiced at all times. Thus the U.S. government, for instance, despite a broadly favorable view on globalization, continues, as of early 2010, to impose a prohibitive 54-cent-per-gallon tariff on Brazilian ethanol imports. The relative power of a country, the relative importance of a commodity, and the relative influence of vital constituencies within that country combine to determine how much a country will rely on trade, how much on force, and in which categories particularly.

A fundamental reason for opposition to globalization arises from its chief features, integration and therefore mutual dependence. In democratically organized countries, political blocks can only hope to influence their own government, not that of scores of others. However, unreachable foreign governments will influence the local economy. In addition, narrow constituencies that benefit disproportionately from free trade may be able to control the government. The free trade philosophy, based on the vitality of competition, is also opposed by a socialist philosophy, based on the virtue of cooperation.

INSTITUTIONAL EXPRESSION

Globalization is taking place under international treaties to which a majorities of countries are signatories. Traditionally these treaties have been negotiated in "rounds" and have resulted in "agreements." The last "round" was the Uruguay Round in which agreements were signed on April 24, 1994; they went into effect on January 1, 1995, and established the World Trade Organization (WTO). Several other agreements were annexed to the WTO Agreement; these include the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), the General Agreement on Trade and Services (GATS), and the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS). The first GATT was negotiated and signed in 1947. WTO is the successor to all of these agreements.

The WTO is headquartered in Geneva, Switzerland, and has a membership of over 150 countries. The organization describes itself as "the only global international organization dealing with the rules of trade between nations. At its heart are the WTO agreements, negotiated and signed by the bulk of the world's trading nations and ratified in their parliaments. The goal is to help producers of goods and services, exporters, and importers conduct their business."

As of 2010, the WTO continued to be engaged in the Doha Round of negotiations based on the beginning of the current trade agenda launched in 2001 in Doha, Qatar. One of the chief aims of the round, strongly backed by the U.S. government, is further liberalization of trade in agricultural goods and services. WTO ministers have repeatedly stated that development is at the heart of the Doha agenda, which shows that another important aim is solving problems that developing countries have with the implementation of WTO agreements.

U.S. TREATIES AND INITIATIVES

Within the U.S. government, the institutional body managing trade activities is the Office of the United States Trade Representative (USTR), a 200-person organization that takes the lead in negotiating trade agreements. The legal basis of this governmental element is the Trade Expansion Act of 1962, modified by subsequent trade acts such as the Trade and Development Act of 2000.

Official U.S. participation in the globalization movement takes the form of participation in the global agreements that formed the WTO. In addition, the United States is a party to bilateral agreements with Australia, Bahrain, Chile, Israel, Jordan, Morocco, Peru, Oman, and Singapore, and three multilateral, regional free trade agreements. The U.S. also promotes regional initiatives.

The multilateral free trade agreements include APEC (Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, signed in 1989), NAFTA (North American Free Trade Agreement, which became effective in 1994), and CAFTA-DR (Central American-Dominican Republic Free Trade Agreement, which went into effect on March 1, 2006 with El Salvador's ratification of the treaty). CAFTA-DR includes the Dominican Republic, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Guatemala, Nicaragua, and Honduras.

The United States is also active in pursuing several free trade initiatives. These include the FTAA Initiative (for Free Trade Area of the Americas, begun 1994), the ASEAN Initiative (Association of Southeast Asian Nations, begun 2002), and the MEFTA Initiative (Middle East Free Trade Area, begun 2003). The United States has met with limited success in these initiatives. It has made bilateral trade agreements with Panama and Colombia; however, as of early 2010, these were awaiting Congressional approval to go into effect. The broader FTAA Initiative is stalled because of disagreement among a number of key nations, however. The Office of the U.S. Trade Representative has established the Enterprise for ASEAN Initiative (EAI) to pursue bilateral free trade agreements with individual members of ASEAN. Since the EAI was launched, the United States has made free trade agreements with Singapore, and it has negotiated with Thailand and Malaysia. Although the United States has not succeeded in the MEFTA Initiative, it has concluded bilateral trade agreements with Israel, Jordan, Morocco, Bahrain, and Oman.

The United States remains committed to expanding its free trade agreements because of the benefits they represent to U.S. exports. The Web site Export.gov reports significant growth in U.S. exports to countries with which it has free trade agreements, including an increase of over 12 percent from 2007 to 2008 for CAFTA-DR countries and an average growth of over 6 percent for NAFTA members. Overall, the United States has experienced an increase of 8.6 percent in its exports to the seventeen nations with which it has specific trade agreements outside of the WTO.

Most Favored Nations. Special trade agreements are not the same as the often-mentioned "most-favored-nation" designations. The Library of Congress Research Service provides the following definition for the latter phrase: "Under the provisions of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), when one country accords another most-favored-nation status, it agrees to extend to that country the same trade concessions, such as lower tariffs or reduced nontariff barriers, that it grants to any other recipient having most-favored-nation status." Each country, therefore, has its own definition of "most favored nation." All those so designated are treated alike. But some countries may be treated more favorably still. In that case they will not bear the "most favored" label. NAFTA members are an example. The phrasing is unfortunate because one is reminded of George Orwell's novel, Animal Farm (1945), in which all the animals are equal, but some are more equal than others, Just so, many nations may be "most favored," but some are more favored than others.

COSTS AND BENEFITS

From the U.S. perspective, globalization has resulted in massive imports of goods available at very attractive prices in major outlets like Wal-Mart. This has helped consumers but has brought hardship on many small-business retailers unable to purchase goods in high quantity in foreign markets at rock-bottom prices. Globalization has not only made it possible to import low-priced goods but also to export well-paid jobs to low-wage regions of the world, thus causing job losses domestically. Lost jobs may be replaced, but the general consequences of intense competition with lower-paid labor elsewhere is to depress income domestically.

The benefits of lower prices sent U.S. consumers on a shopping spree for over a decade. Robert Samuelson reported in *Newsweek* on this phenomenon, citing Sara Johnson of Global Insight: "From 1996 to 2005," Samuelson wrote, "the United States generated almost 45 percent of global growth in consumer spending.... That dwarfs the U.S. share of the world economy, [which

is] about 20 percent." A consequence of this was an increase in the U.S. trade deficit from \$191 billion in 1996 to a 2006 peak of \$811.5 billion. However, the United States reversed the trend of rising trade deficits, at least temporarily. By 2007 the trade deficit had declined to \$738.6 billion, and it declined further in 2008 to \$695.9 billion. The sharpest decline occured in 2009, when the trade deficit dropped to \$380.7 billion, though much of this decline can be attributed to the recession of 2008 and 2009. As the United States and the rest of the world began climbing out of this recession, monthly U.S. trade deficits began rising again. According to the federal government, the trade deficit in December 2009 was \$40.2 billion, a rise of almost 10 percent from the November deficit of \$36.4 billion. This indicated to some observers that the U.S. economy was on its way to returning to business as usual and that trade deficits would once again be on the rise.

The near-term beneficiaries of globalization are consumers, though the clearest beneficiaries are the stockholders of big multinational corporations that reap the rewards of greatly increased flexibilities in sourcing labor and raw materials while still retaining the large U.S. market. The somewhat conflicting outcomes of globalization are typically justified by appeals to technological progress: the United States can afford to shed jobs and enjoy the benefits of lower prices because the country's prowess in technology and innovation will generate whole new waves of much better employment. Thus goes the argument. However, the argument is, to some extent, a "bird-in-the-bush" rather than a "bird-in-the-hand" argument. For this reason energetic public opposition to globalization has emerged. If it finds political resonance, globalization may in time be slowed or curbed.

SEE ALSO Global Business; Tariffs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Economic Policy Institute. "U.S. Trade Deficit Falls in 2009, but Larger Share Goes to China." 11 February 2010. Available from: http://www.epi.org/publications/entry/international picture 20100211/. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

International Monetary Fund. "Globalization: A Brief Overview." May 2008. Available from: http://www.imf.org/external/np/exr/ib/2008/053008.htm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Levine, Robert A. "Globalization's Grave Challenges for the West." New York Times. 9 May 2006. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/09/opinion/09iht edlevine.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Mathema, Cain. "Globalization as Defined in the West." *Chronicle* (Bulawayo, Zimbabwe). 16 May 2006. Available from: http://globalresearch.ca/index.php?context=va&aid=2451. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Office of the United States Trade Representative. Web site. Available from: http://www.ustr.gov/. Retrieved March 2, 2010. Samuelson, Robert. "Will America Pass the Baton? The World Is Addicted to America's Shopping Spree. But Some Experts See Emerging Markets Increasingly Driving the World Economy." *Newsweek.* 6 March 2006.

Suranovic, Steven M. "International Trade Theory and Policy Lecture Notes." 20 August 2003. Available from: http://internationalecon.com/v1.0/ch40/40c000.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

U.S. Library of Congress. Federal Research Division. Country Studies. "Glossary." Available from: http://lcweb2.loc.gov/frd/cs/belarus/by glos.html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

"US Not Ready to Scale Back WTO Hopes: USTR Nominee." Reuters. 16 May 2006.

World Trade Organization. Web site. Available from: http://www.wto.org/. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GOODWILL

Goodwill is a type of intangible business asset. It is defined as the difference between the fair market value of a company's assets (less its liabilities) and the market price or asking price for the overall company. In other words, goodwill is the amount in excess of the company's book value that a purchaser would be willing to pay to acquire it. A combination of advertising, research, management talent, and timing may give a particular company a dominant market position for which another company is willing to pay a high price. This ability to command a premium price for a business is the result of goodwill. If a sale is realized, the new owner of the company lists the difference between book value and the price paid as goodwill in financial statements.

The sale of a business may involve a number of intangible assets. Some of these may be specifically identifiable intangibles, such as trademarks, patents, copyrights, and licensing agreements, that can be assigned a value. The remaining intangibles, which may include the business's reputation, brand names, customer lists, unique market position, knowledge of new technology, good location, and special skills or operating methods, are usually lumped into the category of goodwill. Although these factors that contribute to goodwill do not necessarily have an assignable value, they nonetheless add to the overall value of the business by convincing the purchaser that the company will be able to generate abnormally high future earnings. In a 2009 article for the Wall Street Journal, Emily Maltby wrote that "for some firms for sale, such as professional practices, Internet companies and service firms, the value of intangible assets can range between 55% and 95%."

Although goodwill undoubtedly has value, it is still an intangible asset and as such is not recorded on a company's books. In fact, many companies use a value of \$1 for

goodwill in their everyday accounting procedures. Many companies could be sold for a premium price based on the good reputation they have established. But such goodwill is never recorded on the books until an actual acquisition occurs. The acquisition price determines the amount of goodwill that is recorded following the purchase of a company. For example, if a small business with assets of \$40,000 is purchased for \$50,000, then the purchaser records \$10,000 of goodwill.

In general, determining the sales price of a business begins with an assessment of its equity, which includes tangible assets such as real estate, equipment, inventory, and supplies. Then an additional amount is added on for intangible assets (sometimes called a "blue sky" amount), which may include things like patent rights, a trade name, a noncompete clause, and goodwill. Experts note that in small-business sales, the combined total of "blue sky" additions should rarely be more than a year's net income, because few purchasers are willing to work longer than that for free. For public companies, the amount of goodwill is often dependent on the vagaries of the stock market. Since the share price determines the purchase price, the value attributed to goodwill may fluctuate wildly during the course of an acquisition.

Standard accounting procedures state that, following an acquisition, the purchaser should amortize goodwill over a period of 15 years using the straight-line method. In other words, one-fifteenth of the original amount attributed to goodwill is deducted each year. Since this write off period is longer than that required for most tangible assets, it is usually a good idea to allocate as much of the purchase price as possible to business equipment. The shorter depreciation period would enable the purchaser to accelerate deductions and thus achieve earlier tax savings.

On occasion, the goodwill booked after the sale of a business may be written down or reduced. Such occasions usually occur because of some larger shift within the market in which the business is active, a shift that causes a reevaluation of the business. An example of such is the mobile phone market. During the twenty-first century the market grew quickly, as many new companies entered the market, and many mergers and acquisitions occurred. In late 2005 and early 2006 T-Mobile and Vodafone announced large writedowns of the goodwill on their books in order to reflect more accurately the competitive marketplace in which they operate.

In March 2009 the Small Business Administration (SBA) changed the rules governing the percentage of an SBA loan that can be applied toward goodwill financing. The SBA capped goodwill financing at \$250,000, or 50 percent of the loan amount, depending on which one was lower. However, this move was criticized by many sectors including lenders and business appraisers, and by October

2009 the SBA had increased the cap to \$500,000. Prior to the 2009 rules the SBA had few restrictions on goodwill financing.

Over the years, there has been some dissatisfaction expressed with the way that goodwill is handled for accounting purposes. First, since goodwill is sometimes a huge component of a company's acquisition price (particularly in the case of large public companies), the amortization of goodwill can have a significant negative effect on the purchaser's net income. Second, the treatment of goodwill under U.S. law differs from many other countries, which sometimes puts American companies at a disadvantage in international mergers and acquisitions.

SEE ALSO Business Appraisers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anthony, Robert N., and Leslie K. Breitner. *Essentials of Accounting.* 10th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2010.

Best, Jo. "T Mobile Goodwill Cut by 1.5 Billion Euros." *Mobile and Wireless. Silicon.com.* 3 March 2006. Available from: http://networks.silicon.com/mobile/0,39024665,39156963,00.htm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Bragg, Steven M. Accounting Best Practices. 6th ed., Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Maltby, Emily. "SBA, After Backlash, to Ease Limits on Loans for Buyouts." *Wall Street Journal.* 21 September 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB125348578905126173. html. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Mandelbaum, Robb. "S.B.A. Softens New Good Will Rules." *New York Times.* 22 September 2009. Available from: http://boss.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/09/22/sba softens new goodwill rules/?scp=2&sq=goodwill&st=cse. Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Weatherholt, Nancy D., and David W. Cornell. "Accounting for Goodwill Revisited." *Ohio CPA Journal*. October December 1998.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT

Many small businesses maintain and increase their operations by working for local, state, and federal government entities. While these businesses may also secure business through the offering of competitive bids on jobs offered by the private sector, small-business owners should be aware of the differences in procuring work from the public and private sectors. The most fundamental difference between the procurement process in the public and private sectors concerns the process itself. Whereas some private companies may have fairly streamlined processes for awarding

contracts to outside bidders or may not even bother with competitive bidding at all, if they are comfortable with a certain contractor governments at the local, state, and federal level are all obligated to adhere to a significant body of law designed to ensure that: 1) taxpayer money is spent wisely; 2) contracts are not awarded for less-than-legitimate reasons; and 3) all businesses are provided with a fair opportunity to make their case for the contract in question. Because government buyers are expected to spend taxpayer money wisely, their purchases are usually subject to significant oversight. Formal procurement rules are established to prevent both the reality and appearance of favoritism.

Submitting bids for public contracts can be a frustrating experience for businesses. The process of awarding contracts at the local, state, or national levels is a sometimes cumbersome one that is heavy on bureaucracy. In addition, government contracts are far more exposed to public scrutiny than are private ones. However, business analysts and government procurement officers agree that the potential benefits of securing public contracts far outweigh the disadvantages. After all, local, state, and federal government offices and agencies comprise the single biggest customer block in the nation. For many small businesses, then, government procurement is a potentially lucrative avenue to long-term organizational growth and success.

Government agencies and legislators recognize this reality as well. In recognition of the importance of federal contracts to many small business establishments, U.S. legislation requires that a certain percentage of its contracts go to companies that qualify as small businesses. These goals, which are arrived at through the combined input of the Small Business Administration (SBA) and individual agencies, classify bidding companies not only by their size but also by other classifications (minority-owned businesses, women-owned businesses, businesses located in high unemployment areas, etc.), and government purchasing agents work to fill these slots as well. In fact, some contracts are specifically set aside for the "exclusive participation" of small businesses, small disadvantaged businesses (minorityand women-owned enterprises), and businesses in high unemployment areas.

CHANGES IN GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT RULES

The foundation of modern-day government contracting at the federal level is based on two laws the Armed Services Procurement Act of 1947 and the Federal Property and Administrative Services Act of 1949. These laws sought to codify all the various contract laws that had sprouted up over the years and provide overarching guidelines on government procurement. The laws also resulted in the creation of two sets of regulations designed to oversee affairs in the realm of government contracts. Armed Services

Procurement Regulation (ASPR) for military agencies and Federal Procurement Regulation (FPR) for civilian agencies. These voluminous guidelines, though, were rife with exceptions and alternate procurement procedures, and in 1979, Congress passed the Office of Federal Procurement Policy Act Amendments. These pieces of legislation called on the federal government to develop a single set of simplified procurement regulations for all government agencies.

The result of that directive was the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR), which covered all federal agencies. The FAR changed no laws; rather, it was written in simpler language, arranged subject matter in a more logical sequence, and eliminated many of the contradictions and ambiguities that bedeviled everyone. Government business is conducted in accordance with FAR rules, and contractors must comply with its procedures or risk being eliminated from consideration. That same year, Congress also passed the Competition in Contracting Act of 1984 (CICA), which opened up the doors to competitive bidding in numerous areas that had previously only allowed limited bidding practices.

Today, bidding for government contracts at all levels, but especially the state and federal levels, is intense. Many small businesses are in the thick of the competition, fighting for contracts that look to be within their financial and operational grasp. However, making a bid for a government project is a time-consuming process, and consultants often counsel small business enterprises to be selective in their bid choices.

Federal procurement offices have recognized that the process takes a toll on small businesses as well. In 1995 Congress passed the Federal Acquisitions Reform Act, which arranged for a two-phase process of contract awarding in which the agency office selects a limited group of bidders based on their qualifications and general approach to the project, then examines detailed proposals from those "short listed" bidders, choosing the ultimate winner on a "best value" basis. The "best value" method calls for ranking proposals based on the scores each receives for a list of different items that are laid out in the solicitation document. The purchasing agency may award the contract after this evaluation, or it may discuss proposals with those considered competitive and then permit the short-listed bidders to submit their best and final offers.

RESOURCES FOR SOLICITING GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

Small-business owners currently engaged in soliciting government contracts or weighing the possibility of doing so should make sure that they obtain a copy of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, available online at www.acquisition.gov/FAR. In addition, business owners should be aware that the FAR is updated in two different

ways: 1) Federal Acquisition Circulars (FACs) contain changes to the FAR as a result of federal legislation; these are easy to use, because they are distributed as replacement pages that can be instituted in place of outdated FAR regulations. One such FAC was issued in December 2009, but more are sure to be issued throughout the 2010s. 2) Each federal department also has its own materials that supplement not supplant FAR guidelines. Obviously, it is not necessary for potential suppliers to obtain every agency's supplemental FAR guidelines. Business owners should acquire the guidelines from those agencies or departments in which they have particular bidding interests.

The Federal Business Opportunities (FBO) Web site was launched in 2000 to provide information for businesses seeking federal contracts, replacing the *Commerce Business Daily*. Using this Web site, all government agencies notify the public sector of upcoming solicitations and decisions on contracts over \$25,000 in value. Through this single portal located at www.fbo.gov commercial vendors seeking federal markets for their products and services can search, monitor, and retrieve opportunities solicited by any entity within the federal contracting community. After the February 2009 passage of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA), new recovery awards and opportunities were made available through this portal as well.

Throughout the first decade of the twenty-first century, the federal government expanded and improved its online information services. In July 2001 the Office of Management and Budget formed the Quicksilver project; by September 2001 Quicksilver had announced twentyfour new electronic procurement initiatives, including the formation of the Integrated Acquisition Environment (IAE). According to its Web site, the goal of the IAE "is to simplify, unify, and streamline the complex federal acquisition process for government buyers as well as vendors and sellers." In addition to government resources, businesses interested in government procurement opportunities can turn to a number of associations, including the Association of Procurement Technical Assistance Centers (APTAC), which represents over 500 procurement professionals who assist businesses that are seeking to compete for federal, state, and local contracts.

METHODS OF SOLICITATION

Small businesses hoping to secure a federal contract will turn to one of three methods of solicitation: Request For Proposals (RFP), Invitation For Bid (IFB), or oral solicitation. RFPs are the most commonly utilized of these solicitation methods.

For smaller contracts, government purchasing agents typically use a simplified system of awarding in order to minimize administrative costs. In such instances, a purchasing agent may simply call a few potential contractors

from their bidders list and ask for a quote, awarding the contract to whoever comes in with the lowest responsible quote. The vast majority of all federal contractual actions are made through simplified procedures. This may seem surprising but one must remember that these smaller purchases are the government's equivalent of buying a cup of coffee or a newspaper, the sort of purchasing that is done routinely to meet recurring needs.

Not surprisingly, awards for larger contracts which can, after all, run into millions of dollars are bestowed only after a more comprehensive process. When a government agency has a project for which it wishes to receive bids it may: 1) ask for sealed bids through the use of an IFB; or 2) negotiate with a bidder on specific terms of the agreement. This latter methodology is more frequently used.

THE SBA'S 8(A) PROGRAM

The 8(a) Program is an SBA program intended to provide assistance to economically or socially disadvantaged business owners. The initiative, which originated out of Section 8(a) of the Small Business Act, provides participants with access to a variety of business development services, including the opportunity to receive federal contracts on a sole-source or limited competition basis.

Becoming a participant in the 8(a) Program is a laborious process but one that may be beneficial for eligible companies that wish to become involved in bidding on federal government projects. The passage of ARRA altered some of the rules of this program to make it easier for the SBA to aid small businesses.

KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL BIDS FOR GOVERNMENT CONTRACTS

Business consultants, executives, managers, and purchasing officers alike note that there are several keys to pursuing government contracts successfully, no matter what their size or other characteristics. For the most part, these are recommendations that hold true when bidding for any large job or project.

Learn about the process and the impact of successful bids on business operations. In addition to conducting basic research on the agencies and project areas in which they are interested, small-business owners need to educate themselves on the nuances of bidding, the repercussions of a successful bid on company operations (workforce allocation, needed facility upgrades, etc.), and a host of other considerations.

Review RFPs on a regular basis. Small-business owners should regularly check FBO.gov to make sure that possible projects do not pass by unnoticed.

Make bids judiciously. Small-business owners should consider many factors when weighing whether to put in a

bid on a project, such as current workload, delivery schedule, expectations of the agency, and so on.

Submit a strong proposal in accordance with agency guidelines and time table. Businesses do not always allow for sufficient time to put together an adequately researched and detailed bid. Company leadership should make sure that adequate resources, both in terms of time and effort, are allocated for this purpose. Agencies who receive tardy, incomplete, or shoddy proposals will quickly discard them.

Prepare for the awarding of the project. Businesses are sometimes subjected to pre-award surveys to determine their ability to fulfill all contract obligations; this is especially true if the government office has never worked with the bidder before.

Key competency areas typically examined by government purchasing agents include:

- Adequacy of financial resources, organizational talent, technical knowledge, and operational controls to perform the duties detailed in the contract
- Ability to comply with the required delivery or performance schedule
- · Good prior performance record and business reputation
- Access to all production, construction, and technical equipment and facilities necessary for completion of project
- Eligibility to receive the contract under all relevant laws and regulations

Contractors are often asked for extensive information by government purchasing agents, and they should be prepared to hand it over and accommodate surveys and other information-gathering activities by the government office in question. Information that may be requested from the contractor includes financial data, personnel information, and reports on all aspects of production (from technical capability to quality assurance capability), but the agent may also contact suppliers, trade and business associations, customers, financial institutions, and contract administrators of previous government jobs that the company has completed.

INCREASED POPULARITY OF ALTERNATIVES TO LOW BID CONTRACTS

In recent years, various government offices at all levels have followed the federal government's lead and pursued "low-bid" alternatives when awarding contracts to the private sector. In previous eras, cities, counties, states, and federal offices all generally awarded contracts to the lowest responsible bidder, reasoning that such decisions

minimized exposure to charges of favoritism, corruption, and backroom dealing. Both contractors and purchasing agents have observed, however, that this dynamic has undergone considerable change, especially in such high-cost areas as public works projects (building and road construction, etc.).

The use of "best value" and "performance-based" evaluations as a means of deciding on a winning bidder has begun to supplant the exclusive use of the lowest bidder as the deciding factor. Agencies at local levels have increasingly followed the lead of federal offices in this shift. As mentioned above, "best value" calls for ranking various proposals on a range of criteria and selecting the winner based on all those factors, not just price. "Performance-based" contracting, on the other hand, is an arrangement wherein the contract defines the required performance standards for the project but leaves it up to the contractor to devise the means of accomplishing the task in accordance with relevant laws. Several procurement policymaking agencies in the federal government, including the Office of Federal Procurement Policy, have touted performance-based contracting as superior to traditional low-bid contracting in every way, including cost, service, and delivery time.

SEE ALSO 8(a) Program.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Acquisition Central." Integrated Acquisition Environment. Available from: https://www.acquisition.gov. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- Cloutier, George A. "How to Do Business with Uncle Sam." Business Week. 26 August 2004. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/aug2004/sb20040825 6166.htm. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- Day, Jennifer. "Before It's Too Late." *Construction Today*. March April 2005.
- "Federal Procurement Data System Next Generation."

 Integrated Acquisition Environment. Available from: https://www.fpds.gov/fpdsng_cms/. Retrieved March 17, 2010.
- Halchin, L. Elaine. "Overview of the Federal Procurement Process." Congressional Research Service. 23 June 2008. Available from: http://www.larson.house.gov/images/stories/ PDF/overview%20of%20the%20federal%20procurement% 20process.pdf. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- Kennedy, Patrick D., and Maeve E. Cannon. "Government Procurement Basics," *CPA Journal Online*. May 2004. Available from: http://www.nysscpa.org/cpajournal/2004/504/essentials/p60.htm. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- Kress, Stacie. "Doing Business with Uncle Sam" Florida Trend. 1 May 2003.
- U.S. General Services Administration. "Federal Business Opportunities.". Available from: https://www.fbo.gov. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "8(a) Business Development Program." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/8abd/index.html. Retrieved March 4, 2010.
- "Want to Sell to the Government?" Association of Procurement Technical Assistance Centers. Available from: http://www. aptac us.org/new. Retrieved March 4, 2010.

White, Richard. Selling to the Federal Government: An eBook Primer on Federal Government Procurement. fedmarket.com. Available from: http://www.fedmarket.com/products/selling federal government ebook.shtml. Retrieved March 4, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GREEN MARKETING

Environmentally responsible or "green" marketing is a business practice that takes into account consumer concerns about promoting preservation and conservation of the natural environment. Green marketing campaigns highlight the superior environmental protection characteristics of a company's products and services. Characteristics usually highlighted include reduced waste in packaging, increased energy efficiency of the product in use, reduced use of chemicals in farming, or decreased release of toxic emissions and other pollutants in production.

Marketers have responded to growing consumer demand for environment-friendly products in several ways, each of which is a component of green marketing. These include: 1) promoting the environmental attributes of products; 2) introducing new products specifically for those concerned with energy efficiency, waste reduction, sustainability, and climate control; and 3) redesigning existing products with an eye towards these same consumers. Marketing campaigns touting the environmental ethics of companies and the environmental advantages of their products are on the rise.

Most observers agree that some businesses engage in green marketing solely because such an emphasis will enable them to make a profit. Other businesses, however, conduct their operations in an environmentally sensitive fashion because their owners and managers feel a responsibility to preserve the integrity of the natural environment even as they satisfy consumer needs and desires. Indeed, true green marketing emphasizes environmental stewardship. Green or environmental marketing may be defined as any marketing activity that recognizes environmental stewardship as a fundamental business development and business growth responsibility. This expands, to some extent, the traditional understanding of a business's responsibilities and goals.

In her 2010 article "The Greening of the Internet," Elizabeth Gardner discusses the way Internet retailers are showing their green side to consumers. For instance, online retailer Shoplet.com has a tab on its menu bar called Shop Green. Every product in this section is advertised to be environmentally friendly. Online retailer

Amazon.com launched a certification program in November 2009 that encouraged its suppliers to provide "frustration free" packaging. According to Amazon this means the packaging is "recyclable and comes without excess packaging materials such as hard plastic clamshell casings, plastic bindings, and wire ties." Ideally, this type of packaging also means that the product can be safely shipped in its original box and not inside a shipping box.

REACTIONS TO "GREEN CONSUMERISM"

A number of factors have caused business firms in some industries to incorporate an environmental ethic into their operations. The principal factor, of course, is the growing public awareness of the environmental degradation that has resulted as a consequence of the growth in population and natural resource consumption throughout the world during the last 50 years. The issue is particularly relevant in the United States, which accounts for fully 25 percent of world consumption despite having only 5 percent of the world's population. This growing public awareness of environmental issues has brought with it a corresponding change in the buying decisions of a significant segment of American consumers. Many consumers, and not just the most environmentally conscious, have begun in recent years to incorporate environmental concerns in their personal buying decisions through the purchase and use of products and services perceived to be more environmentally friendly. In some cases, changes in commodity availability have been the motivation behind such shifts in purchasing patterns. For example, the gas price increases seen in 2004 and 2005 caused a sharp decline in sales of sport utility vehicles (SUVs) in favor of hybrid and other flexible-fuel vehicles.

Businesses took heed of this growth in "green consumerism," and new marketing campaigns were devised to reflect this new strain of thought among consumers. Companies with product lines that were created in an environmentally friendly fashion (i.e., with recycled products, comparatively low pollutant emissions, and so on) quickly learned to shape their marketing message to highlight such efforts and to reach those customers most likely to appreciate those efforts (an advertisement highlighting a company's recycling efforts, for instance, is more likely to appear in an outdoor/nature magazine than a general interest periodical).

Ironically, the most environmentally aware consumers are also the ones most likely to view green claims of companies with skepticism. A company's attempt to portray itself as "green" may fall flat if it is perceived to be false advertising, particularly among those most educated about environmental issues. Corporate reputation, then, has emerged as a tremendously important factor in reaching and keeping these consumers. A company that touts its

sponsorship of an outdoor-oriented event or utilizes nature scenery in its advertising, but also engages in practices harmful to the environment, is unlikely to gain a significant portion of the green consumer market. Of course, such tactics are sometimes effective in reaching less informed sectors of the marketplace.

One way businesses overcome the skepticism some consumers have of these environmentally friendly claims is to be completely clear about what the company is doing well and what it would like to do better in this realm. For example, in a 2010 interview in *QSR Magazine*, Amanda West, the owner of a restaurant and bakery that offers "quick-service foods that are better for both customers and the environment," discussed the Google spreadsheet she posts on her Web site that details what she does and does not yet do for the environment. This type of transparency allows consumers to feel more secure that claims being made about green practices are likely to be true.

GREEN PRODUCTS

In their book *The Green Consumer*, John Elkington, Julia Hailes, and John Makower discussed several characteristics that a product must have to be regarded as a "green" product. They contended that a green product should not:

- Endanger the health of people or animals
- Damage the environment at any stage of its life, including manufacture, use, and disposal
- Consume a disproportionate amount of energy and other resources during manufacture, use, or disposal
- Cause unnecessary waste, either as a result of excessive packaging or a short useful life
- Involve the unnecessary use of or cruelty to animals
- Use materials derived from threatened species or environments

Life Cycle Analysis. Most analysts agree that the "life" of the product and its parts is one of the most important components in determining whether a product is green or not. Most people think only of the process of creating a product when gauging whether a product is green, but in reality, products impact the environment at several additional stages of their useful lives. Life cycle analysis (LCA) and product line analysis (PLA) studies measure the cumulative environmental impact of products over their entire life cycle, from extraction of the resources used to create the product to all aspects of production (refining, manufacturing, and transportation) to its use and ultimate disposal. These studies are sometimes referred to as "cradle to grave" studies. Since such studies track resource use, energy requirements, and waste generation in order to provide comparative benchmarks,

both manufacturers and consumers can select products that have the least impact upon the natural environment. Some detractors of LCA studies, though while granting that they do provide useful information contend that they are subjective in setting analysis boundaries and claim that it is difficult to compare the environmental impact of disparate products.

GREEN PROMOTION

Perhaps no area of green marketing has received as much attention as promotion. In fact, green advertising claims grew so rapidly during the late 1980s that the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) issued guidelines to help reduce consumer confusion and prevent the false or misleading use of terms such as "recyclable," "degradable," and "environmentally friendly" in environmental advertising. Since that time, the FTC has continued to offer general guidelines for companies wishing to make environmental claims as part of their promotional efforts:

- Qualifications and disclosures should be sufficiently clear and prominent to prevent deception.
- Environmental claims should make clear whether they apply to the product, the package, or a component of either. Claims need to be qualified with regard to minor, incidental components of the product or package.
- Environmental claims should not overstate the environmental attribute or benefit. Marketers should avoid implying a significant environmental benefit where the benefit is, in fact, negligible.
- A claim comparing the environmental attributes of one product with those of another product should make the basis for the comparison sufficiently clear and should be substantiated.

The FTC regulations apply to all aspects and forms of marketing, including labeling, advertising, and promotional materials. In addition to delineating marketing claims that might be regarded as false or misleading, the FTC also provides guidance to businesses on how to make specific claims about environmentally friendly aspects of their operation, in part by clarifying the definitions of such commonly used terms as "recyclable," "biodegradable," and "compostable."

"Organic" is another term commonly used in marketing. Its popularity has grown with the growing demand for organic agricultural products. For a company to promote and label a product as organic, that product must meet the strict guidelines established by the Department of Agriculture (USDA). The guidelines for both production and labeling of organic agricultural goods are laid out in the

USDA's National Organic Program Web site located at www.ams.usda.gov/nop/indexIE.htm.

The popularity of green products created a need to regulate and standardize claims about the environmental characteristics of products. Many regulatory guidelines were issued (and remain in force) to accomplish this job. They are designed not only to curb businesses engaged in misleading advertising practices, but also to clarify the regulatory environment for companies and make it easier for the consumer to differentiate between products that are truly "green" and those that are not.

ECO SPONSORING

One avenue commonly used by companies to promote their specific ecological concerns (or polish their overall reputations as good corporate citizens) is to affiliate themselves with groups or projects engaged in environmental improvements. In the simplest form, firms engaged in ecosponsoring activities contribute funds directly to an environmental organization to further the organization's objectives. Another approach is to "adopt" a particular environmental cause (community recycling programs are popular), thus demonstrating the company's interest in supporting environmental protection efforts. Sponsorships of educational programs, wildlife refuges, and park or nature area clean-up efforts also communicate concern for environmental issues. Environmental organizations charge, however, that some businesses use eco-sponsorships to hide fundamentally rapacious attitudes toward the environment.

ECO LABELING

Another vehicle that has been used with increasing frequency in recent years to convey environmental information to consumers is "eco-labeling." Eco-labeling programs are typically voluntary, third-party expert assessments of the environmental impacts of products. Two firms that are involved in such third-party label verification work are Green Seal and Energy Star.

Eco-labeling programs increase awareness of environmental issues, set high standards for firms to work towards, and help reduce consumer uncertainty regarding a product's environmental benefits. Thus far, however, the U.S. government has resisted instituting an officially sanctioned eco-labeling program.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baker, Michael, and Susan Hart, eds. *The Marketing Book.*. 6th ed. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2008.

Esty, Daniel, and Andrew Winston. Green to Gold: How Smart Companies Use Environmental Strategy to Innovate, Create Value, and Build Competitive Advantage. Hoboken N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Federal Trade Commission. "Frequently Asked Advertising Questions: A Guide for Small Business." Available from:

- http://www.ftc.gov/bcp/edu/pubs/business/adv/bus35.shtm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- Gardner, Elizabeth. "The Greening of the Internet." *Internet Retailer*. March 2010. Available from: http://www.internet retailer.com/article.asp?id=33696.
- Meiklejohn, Gregg. "The Marketing Value of Environmental Stewardship." *Direct Marketing*. October 2000.
- Meyer, Harvey. "The Greening Corporate America." *Journal of Business Strategy*. January 2000.
- Ottman, Jacquelyn A. *Green Marketing*. 2d ed. BookSurge Publishing, 2004.
- Roth, Bill. The Secret Green Sauce. Moraga, Calif.: NCCT, 2009.Smith, Allison E. "Green Markets: Survey Shows Consumers'Desire for Environmentally Sensitive Products." Incentive.August 2005.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. "National Organic Program." Available from: http://www.ams.usda.gov/nop/indexNet.htm. Retrieved March 2, 2010.
- Wagner, Marcus, and S. Schaltegger. How Does it Pay to Be Green? Marburg, Germany: Tectum Verlag DE, 2003.
- Webb, Tom. "Organic Farms See Soaring Demand: Supporters Say More Are Needed in Minnesota, Wisconsin." Saint Paul Pioneer Press. 11 March 2006.
- Wolf, Christopher. "The New Green Marketing." *QSR Magazine*. March 2010. Available from: http://www.qsrmagazine.com/articles/columnists/christopher wolf/139/greenmarketing 1. phtml.Retrieved March 2, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GREEN PRODUCTION

The color green is closely associated with environmentalism, and therefore "green production," "green enterprise," "green business," and similar phrases are related to the pursuit of positive environmental goals.

Environmentalism arose in the 1960s as the younger, more politically active post-World War II embodiment of an earlier conservation movement. The latter is associated with President Theodore Roosevelt (1858–1919). The first major environmental law, the National Environmental Policy Act of 1969, came just before the first Earth Day was celebrated on April 22, 1970. The 8 years between 1969 and 1976 saw passage of nine fundamental environmental laws.

Environmentalism is an undeniable public movement, ranging from political activism to a more general lifestyle. In general, a majority of people (around three-quarters) are favorably inclined toward the environment; more than half participate in some form of environmental activity (like recycling); and around 30 percent are actively involved in the cause.

This is the general environment in which green enterprise operates. Green products and services have a

substantial market and command a premium price. The movement now embraces much more than simply pollution-free manufacturing. Companies also work to produce healthy foods (organically produced, if possible), oppose all manners of artificial ingredients, encourage or create alternative fuels and modes of transportation (e.g., solar power, bicycles), promote and use alternative methods of construction to save energy (e.g., earth-sheltered homes), offer holistic and alternative forms of medicine, and even deal in green investment for ecological movements.

CORPORATE RESPONSE

The corporate response to environmentalism has taken many forms, ranging from exploitation of the phenomenon to deeply committed entrepreneurship and incorporation of green values into products and services.

When a company exploits an environmental movement or trend, it is known as "greenwashing." This variant of whitewashing plays along with eco-friendly practices without fulfilling any specific environmental goals. A greenwashing food company may create new labeling for a product advertising all natural ingredients, but not make any changes to the current recipe or continue to use genetically modified crops for production. More subtle, problematic forms can occur when stores sell organic items that waste more energy in shipping than non-organic items would waste. Greenwashing becomes a problem when it is too easy for companies to represent themselves as environmentally friendly. To combat this, some organizations offer independent environmental certification for businesses that want to prove their eco-friendly practices.

Many companies deliberately make and sell only products that are environmentally superior, have been produced by a nonpolluting process, or are made of natural ingredients. The products offered cover a bewildering variety of products, from building materials and automotive parts to technology and infant toys.

Similarly, there are also corporations in which environmental values are central to corporate values and all operations are deliberately and consciously managed with those principles guiding all choices. Some organizations may be nonprofit and focused on social change, while others are traded publicly and manufacture sustainable goods such as solar-powered water heaters or offer eco-friendly services, such as digital mail delivery. Investment funds sold to environmentally aware investors will feature such stocks.

NATURAL STEP PRINCIPLES AND ISO 14000

The Natural Step Principles were created by Dr. Karl-Henrik Robert of Sweden in 1989, with the help of several leading Swedish scientists. His goal was to create a model for a sustainable society that businesses could

eventually follow and base themselves on. The result became known as the Natural Step, and Natural Step principles became a point of reference for many environmental organizations. There are four concepts that Natural Step is based upon:

- Substances from the earth's crust cannot systematically increase in the biosphere.
- Substances produced by society cannot systematically increase in the biosphere.
- The physical basis for the productivity and diversity of nature must not be systematically deteriorated.
- There must be fair and efficient use of resources to meet human needs.

Ensuing discussion centered around the Natural Step idea, and similar concepts eventually led to further government action, specifically the international ISO 14000 standards. ISO 14000 is only the first standard of a series going beyond ISO 14040 and dealing with environmental management systems and production for businesses across the world. These standards were developed following the United Nations Conference on Environment and Development in Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, in 1992 (informally known as the Earth Summit) and have been widely accepted since.

One important standard of the series is ISO 14001, which makes a provision for an Environmental Management System that businesses can put into practice and then receive international accreditation for (after being inspected by a third party). Other important standards include the ISO 14020s, which govern labeling issues, and the ISO 14040s, which focus on life cycle structures for business. The ISO guidelines that deal with environmental accounting and auditing practices have been replaced by a new set of standards, the ISO 19011.

Small businesses interested in following these protocols can purchase ISO 14000 toolkits (for around \$200) that provide the necessary guides and plans, together with check lists and tasks that companies can follow to ensure compliance in their business practices. A good toolkit will also include templates and forms for creating the necessary paperwork.

ENVIRONMENTAL PRODUCTION

All manufacturing processes are regulated under federal and state laws that deal with pollution, waste disposal, land management, and animal husbandry. "Green production," businesses tend to be more proactive in their environmental pursuits and go beyond the laws with four different areas of practice: 1) methods of growing, harvesting, or extracting new raw materials in such a manner that energy is conserved and few or no artificial chemicals are introduced into the process; 2) methods of reusing materials to

minimize waste and, indirectly, to save energy; 3) techniques for avoiding where possible high-energy or chemicals-intensive processes; and 4) schemes for processing production wastes back into the system or into secondary uses.

Extraction. Extraction typically involves growing agricultural commodities with minimal or no artificial fertilizers, utilizing natural methods of pest and weed control, and harvesting wild growth with sustainability in mind. People engaged in green production understand that substantial amounts of energy are consumed in making fertilizers and pest/weed-control chemicals—and both the extraction and use of energy harms the environment. Chemical methods of control disturb the natural ecosystem and can have farreaching consequences due to contamination. Modern agriculture and forestry industries have been optimized using energy and chemicals, so "green production" tends to be more costly on average.

Reuse/Recycling. Green production tends to make use of waste materials and residues as raw material. Here again the motivation is to reduce production waste and to capture any energy that might otherwise be lost. Secondary paper mills and electric furnaces to remelt scrap steel are only two popular examples. Companies try to strike a balance between recycling materials and the increased energy and time it takes to reuse them.

Minimizing Energy Use and Toxins. Modern processing has evolved around the use of machines driven by energy and the use of chemical solvents and catalyst in preparing raw materials. Green companies attempt to use less energy and fewer toxic chemicals than in traditional manufacturing processes. Small businesses may be able to use employee labor to complete tasks instead of machinery that would take more energy. Manufacturers investigate alternate methods of producing paper, plastic, and other materials without using the same chemicals. There are many applications throughout industries.

Waste Handling. In green production wastes are intensively managed to keep them useful for immediate recovery, proper disposal, or reuse as energy in on-site furnaces. This may include recycling old chemicals, which most oil refineries practice, or turning organic waste into compost for fertilizer, a step taken by small businesses interested in green production.

THE SMALL GREEN BUSINESS

Small and new businesses are well represented in the green market and have many opportunities to practice green production. Small business typically leads in innovation because it is less weighed down by traditional business models. As the twenty-first century has advanced, small-business owners have been able to practice

green production methods more easily than their larger counterparts.

This is especially true of businesses that can develop local contacts and create production processes or supply lines that are organic in nature. A small market, for instance, is often able to establish connections with local farmers and access organically grown produce. There are also benefits to being a small start-up company as well: using green technology such as scanning instead of hardcopy paperwork, or buying recycled materials and energy efficient assets, is easier when beginning a small business.

Small businesses should also be aware of the government incentives available for using eco-friendly technology and products. These incentives take many forms. There were bonuses for deducting certain types of energy-saving appliances and materials for the 2008 and 2009 tax years, and additional legislation may solidify these tax breaks. The Green Energy Production Act, introduced in 2009, would if passed provide funds for green technology, production, and development grants to be given to businesses throughout the United States. Other green legislation is also being considered. Small businesses interested in these incentives should contact their state business or environmental departments for more information on local programs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Arizona It Pays to Go Green." *Pollution Engineering*. September 2005.
- "Channel Urged to Consider Green Business Approach." MicroScope. 4 July 2005.
- "Citigroup Donates \$1.5M to Support Green Enterprise." Real Estate Weekly. 30 November 2005.
- Clarke, Philip. "Long Tradition of Green Production in Germany." Farmers Weekly. 4 October 2002.
- "Firms Finding it Easier to Go Green." Kiplinger Forecasts. 7 October 2005.
- "The Four System Conditions." *The Natural Step.* 2007. Available from: http://www.naturalstep.org/the system conditions.
- Gunningham, Neil, Robert Kagan, and Dorothy Thornton. Shades of Green: Business, Regulation, and Environment. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2003.
- "ISO 14000 Series Environmental Management Systems." ISO 14000 / ISO 14001 Environmental Management Guide. 2007. Available from: http://www.iso14000 iso14001 environmental management.com/.
- "S. 137, The Green Energy Production Act of 2009." Washington Watch.com. 2010. Available from: http://www. washingtonwatch.com/bills/show/111 SN 137.html.
- Shellenberger, Michael, and Ted Nordhaus. "The Death of Environmentalism." Paper presented to Environmental Grantmakers Association. *Grist Magazine*. October 2004. Available from: http://www.grist.org/news/maindish/2005/01/13/doe reprint/.
- Sloan, Julie. "The Green CEO: A Plastics Maker Breaks the Mold." FSB. 1 February 2005.

- Snyder, Paul. "Green Business Park Gets Approval from Madison City Council." *The Daily Reporter.* 14 March 2006.
- Stein, Matthew. When Technology Fails: A Manual for Self Reliance, Sustainability, and Surviving the Long Emergency. White River Junction, Vt.: Chelsea Green Publishing, 2008.
- Stern, Alissa J., and Tim Hicks. *The Process of Business/ Environmental Collaborations: Partnering for Sustainability.*Westport, Conn.: Quorum Books, 2000.
- Strange, Marty. Family Farming: A New Economic Vision. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2008.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

Grievance procedures are a means of dispute resolution that can be used by a company to address complaints by employees, suppliers, customers, and competitors. A grievance procedure provides a hierarchical structure for presenting and settling workplace disputes. The procedure typically defines the type of grievance it covers, the stages through which the parties proceed in attempting to resolve matters, individuals responsible at each stage, the documentation required, and the time limits by which the grievance must be presented and dealt with at each stage. The best-known application of grievance procedures is as a formal process outlined in labor union contracts.

Grievance procedures do not necessarily have to be so formal and elaborate, and in fact, overly formal grievance procedures often discourage the airing of disputes in a timely manner. In small businesses, the procedures may consist of a few lines in an employee manual or the designation of a single ombudsman to deal with problems as they develop. Peer review of employee concerns is another popular way to address grievances. On the other hand, some larger companies may create an entire department dedicated to fielding complaints from employees or customers.

Whatever form they may take, grievance procedures are intended to allow companies to hear and resolve complaints in a timely and cost-effective manner, before they result in litigation. Knowing that formal procedures are available often encourages employees to raise concerns or question company policies before major problems develop. It also makes managers less likely to ignore problems, because they know that upper management may become involved through the grievance process. In union settings, grievance procedures help protect employees against arbitrary decisions of management regarding discipline, discharge, promotions, or benefits. They also provide labor unions and employers with a formal process for enforcing the provisions of their contracts. The 2008 book

The Labor Relations Process, by William H. Holley, Kenneth M. Jennings, and Roger S. Wolters, stresses the importance of employees submitting grievances in writing. In many cases a written complaint will better convey the problem without an emotional escalation or confrontation that could potentially harm the relationship of the parties involved. The authors suggest that "writing the grievance may be necessary for its rational discussion."

Although having grievance procedures in place is important in both unionized and nonunionized settings, companies must support their written policies with consistent actions if they hope to maintain good employee relations. To make a grievance procedure work, all parties must approach it with the attitude that it serves their mutual interests. Ideally, an effective grievance procedure helps management discover and correct problems within an operation before they cause serious trouble. It can provide a vehicle through which employees can communicate their concerns to upper management.

For grievance procedures to be effective, both parties should view them as a positive force that facilitates the open discussion of issues. In some cases, however, the settling of grievances becomes a sort of scorecard that reinforces an "us versus them" mentality between labor and management. In other cases, employees are hesitant to use the grievance process out of fear of recrimination. Some studies have shown that employees who raise grievances tend to have lower performance evaluations, promotion rates, and work attendance afterwards. This suggests that some employers may retaliate against employees who raise complaints. It is vital that a company's grievance procedures include steps to prevent a backlash against those who choose to use them.

A TYPICAL GRIEVANCE PROCESS

In a union environment, a typical grievance procedure begins with an employee presenting a problem to his or her immediate supervisor within a certain time period after the offending event has occurred. The supervisor then has a set amount of time either to respond or send the grievance on to be addressed by the head of the department. At this point, a union representative enters the negotiations on behalf of the employee. If the situation is still not resolved, the grievance continues up the chain of command to the plant manager and the president of the local union. If the labor union fails to follow the procedures at any point, the contract usually specifies that it must drop the grievance. Conversely, the company is usually obligated to resolve the grievance in the employee's favor if management fails to follow the procedures outlined in the collective bargaining agreement.

If the situation still cannot be resolved, the final step in the grievance process is for both parties to present their side to a predesignated arbitrator. The arbitrator's role is to determine the rights of both parties under the labor agreement, and his or her decision is usually final. The labor contract generally specifies the type of arbitrator used, the method of selecting the arbitrator, the scope of the arbitrator's authority, and the arrangements for the arbitrator's payment. A potential intermediate step involves presenting the grievance to a mediator, whose job is to help the parties solve their own differences before they reach the formal arbitration phase. Mediation is usually less time consuming and expensive than arbitration. According to the authors of The Essential Guide to Workplace Mediation and Conflict Resolution, at the point where mediation is necessary the parties in conflict may no longer be able to communicate civilly with each other. Mediation with a trained mediator can create a safe place to open the discussion again and work toward resolving the original conflict. In addition, the mediator may be able to teach the two parties dispute resolution skills that may be helpful in solving future problems.

SEE ALSO Alternative Dispute Resolution; Labor Unions and Small Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bureau of National Affairs.Ricky W. Griffin *Grievance Guide*. 12th ed. Arlington, Va.: BNA Books, 2008.

Doherty, Nora, and Marcelas Guyler. The Essential Guide to Workplace Mediation and Conflict Resolution. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2008.

Dreyfack, Raymond. "Fight Grievances But Don't Retaliate." *Plant Engineering*. September 2003.

Holley, William H., Kenneth M. Jennings, and Roger S. Wolters. *The Labor Relations Process.* 9th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008.

"Legal Q&A Statutory Grievance Procedures." *Personnel Today*. 10 January 2006.

Lewin, David, and Richard B. Peterson. "Behavioral Outcomes of Grievance Activity." *Industrial Relations*. October 1999.

Mathis, Robert L., and John H. Jackson. *Human Resource Management: Essential Perspectives.* 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Rollinson, Derek J. "Supervisor and Manager Approaches to Handling Discipline and Grievance." *Personnel Review*. December 2000.

"When Is a Grievance Not a Grievance?" *Mondaq Business Briefing*. 25 January 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

GROWTH STRATEGIES

The term "growth strategies" refers to the overall plans and tactics that an enterprise follows in order to become larger and more successful. There are a variety of growth strategies available to businesses of all sizes. These strategies focus on both the internal steps needed to improve company operations, the external actions needed to survive in a highly competitive environment, or sometimes a combination of both perspectives.

Growth strategies typically aim to enhance a company's competitiveness with its current markets and sectors, although some (such as diversifying into new products) expand the company beyond its core focus. Different strategies are often appropriate to companies at different times in their life cycle.

VALUE OF GROWTH STRATEGIES

According to *Inc.* magazine, only one out a thousand companies grow to \$250 million in annual revenues, with just 0.036 percent achieving annual sales of \$1 billion. Growth strategies are a pathway for small businesses to beat the odds and achieve sustainable expansion over a period of years. Business executives and academic researchers agree that having a strategy detailing how the company will grow is a critical factor in the success of any enterprise.

The degree of business growth increases the likelihood a new venture will survive, according to Xoapiun Chen, writing in the *International Journal of Research in Marketing*. Chen found that new ventures can face complex strategic choices when assembling their growth strategies. He wrote that firms combine technological, financial, and networking capabilities to generate a variety of strategies that include internal and external approaches. "As different growth strategies may require different resources and have different performance implications," Chen wrote, "there is a compelling need to explore how entrepreneurs make strategic choices to achieve growth." Chen found the strategies that gave companies the best odds of survival are product diversity (particularly when supported by partnerships) and expanding into international markets (most effectively achieved via acquisitions).

In a paper published by the *Journal of Business Venturing*, Satyayit Majumdar found that entrepreneurs in smaller firms typically follow one of two growth strategy patterns. One approach is based on relationships, while the other is built around technology. "Growth performance of small organizations depends on many internal and external factors," Majumdar wrote, "but the internal factors are more important than the market variables." The paper also noted that small enterprises are typically more flexible and tend to react more quickly to changes in the competitive environment than larger organizations.

A paper titled "Is Your Growth Strategy Flying Blind?" in the *Harvard Business Review* found that successful companies often thrive by implementing techniques that do not follow common conventional wisdom. For example, while many companies become defensive during an economic downturn, some seize the opportunity to

strengthen their business. Rather than slash jobs and expenses, these companies selectively target "pockets" of the enterprise for reductions while leaving other departments untouched. For example, a recession provides opportunities for affordable acquisitions and seizing market share from weaker competitors. A growth strategy that balances the need for cost containment with the ability to take advantage of market conditions allows these companies to expand when others are contracting. For leaders of healthy, financially sound companies, the authors wrote, "We hope our findings are a useful counterweight to their natural tendencies, which can lead to missed opportunities."

TYPES OF GROWTH STRATEGIES

There are a number of proven strategies available that businesses of all sizes can follow to pursue their growth goals. A common way to categorize approaches to growth is by dividing strategies into internal and external groups. Foundations in Strategic Management stated, "An internal growth strategy such as market penetration is aimed exclusively at increasing a firm's market share in existing business. Similarly, the external growth strategy of horizontal integration increases market share immediately."

An article in *Inc.* magazine, based on the work of entrepreneur Keith McFarland, organizes strategies by level of risk. McFarland groups the less risky strategies into an "intensive growth" category, which includes selling more products to existing customers or developing new products for new clients. "Integrative growth strategies" are based on acquisitions, which carry more risk but also potentially more reward. The article notes that 75 percent of acquisitions are considered failures because they do not achieve the efficiencies or other value measures that were expected. Another risky category is diversification, in which a company buys other firms that are not related to their core business.

McFarland told *Inc.* that businesses should devise a growth strategy that provides the best results at the lowest levels of risk and effort. He suggested companies begin with less risky strategies and work their way "up the ladder" as they grow. He also advised business leaders to maintain the flexibility to modify their plans as market conditions change.

Strategies that businesses may follow to grow their enterprises include:

 Market penetration (also called invasion), a strategy to sell more of the firm's existing products or services into the markets it currently serves. This approach includes reducing prices or increasing advertising and marketing efforts within a company's existing footprint.

Growth Strategies

- Market development, finding new markets (or new uses) for current products and services.
- Product/service development, creating new products or services (or modifying existing offerings). The strategy may only target current customers and markets, or it may also seek new prospects and territories. According to Dimitri Tassiopoulos, in his book New Tourism Ventures, An Entrepreneurial and Managerial Approach, "It is important to understand that if products/services are not changed then they are dying and eventually the entrepreneur will have to close shop." Tassiopoulos added, "This does not always imply major changes. Sometimes a new menu in a restaurant will do the trick."
- Diversification, the strategy of developing or acquiring new products or services in new markets.
 This strategy is not as common today as it was in the mid-twentieth century, although it remains in use by such successful conglomerates as General Electric.
- Integration, a strategy based on acquiring another company in order to offer new products or enter new markets.
- Increasing quality or frequency of product/service usage. These strategies rely on such tactics as rewarding frequent or return customers, or finding ways to sell more products to the existing client base.
- Alliances/joint ventures. This strategy calls for joining forces with other companies to develop new products, manufacture goods or enter new markets.
- Horizontal integration, one of the acquisition-based strategies in which a company buys another firm within its current line of business. Merger and acquisition (M&A) activities typically seek to cut costs by integrating the businesses or to bring the buyer a larger market share.
- Vertical integration, in which a company expands its
 role within its current industry supply chain. This
 strategy typically involves acquisitions of other firms
 in the supply chain or joint ventures with those
 companies. Depending upon the firm's position
 within the industry, a business may pursue a forward
 supply chain strategy (getting closer to the final
 consumer) or backward supply chain (moving
 towards producers and suppliers of goods used to
 make the product). It can also pursue both approaches
 and move simultaneously in both directions.
- Alternate channels, finding new marketing platforms to reach customers. For example, the owner of a chain of retail stores may start selling its clothing through Web sites and catalogs.

 Combined strategy, which calls for merging two or more of the individual strategies into a comprehensive approach. Most companies combine several strategies in order to support their growth goals.

CHOOSING A GROWTH STRATEGY

Not all of these strategies are appropriate for every enterprise. Business owners and managers should consider such factors as the company's size and market position; short- and long-term business plans; the existing business model; and the ability of the existing infrastructure and management team to support an expansion. For example, a company that has implemented all the internal growth strategies at its disposal may need to pursue acquisitions in order to continue expanding.

Managers also have to determine the appropriate rate of growth for their firm. "I always thought expanding my business at a steady pace was a smart move," software entrepreneur Joel Spolsky wrote in an *Inc.* magazine article titled "Does Slow Growth Equal Slow Death?" He continued, "Now I worry that it could potentially kill us." Spolsky decided his company needed to take more risks and grow more quickly to survive in a competitive industry. While refusing to sacrifice quality, Spolsky wrote, "We do have to work closer to the limits of our abilities. We have to invest more of our profits in hiring more sales people and software developers." Otherwise, he concluded, "We're going to end up being the company you've never heard of."

Executives often receive contradictory signals on whether they should pursue innovative strategies or stick to their core abilities, Mark Johnson wrote in a *Business Week* article titled, "Want to Grow? Look at Your Business Model." Johnson suggested companies should first consider why the company has been successful. "Once you know the strengths and limitations of your current business model, you can determine how much it must change to address transformative opportunities or threats," he said. Johnson added the key to growth is not simply increasing revenue; it lies in being profitable in all stages of the broader economic/business cycle.

In *Entrepreneur* magazine, Karin Price Mueller wrote that developing a growth strategy should begin with devising a budget. Owners and managers first should determine how much capital is available, and then consider whether the company needs to borrow more money to meet its goals. Tactics to support expansion strategies include hiring more staff, adding new product lines, upgrading the firm's technology, moving a store to a better location, or simply increasing advertising. Mueller suggested business leaders weigh all their options, calculating

the costs and benefits of each approach before making a decision on which growth strategy to pursue.

Different industries also call for different approaches. For example, *Texas Banking* reported that more banks are relying on cross-selling to their existing customers for increased growth and client retention. The article cited surveys that show 60 percent of customers are likely to stay with their current banks. Spending on marketing activities has also been cut by the industry. Since those and other factors make it more difficult to acquire new customers, financial institutions are focusing more on existing customers. Selling a bank deposit customer a CD or an insurance policy helps banks generate more income from their clients and strengthen the ties with current customers, the article added.

According to the *Harvard Business Review*, companies need to dig deep into the data about their businesses to understand their growth opportunities and challenges. The article, titled "Is Your Growth Strategy Flying Blind?" stated that taking a detailed "granular" approach carries the "largely untapped potential for companies to accelerate their growth and separate from the competition. By looking microscopically at their markets and their current performance relative to rivals', companies can develop far better growth strategies." The article suggested reviewing a company's mergers and acquisition history, market share, and momentum in markets where the firm competes to understand its growth opportunities.

SEE ALSO Business models.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ahlm, Randy. "Growing Questions: Strategic Answers" *Concrete Products.* 1 February 2010.

- Baghai, Mehrdad, Sven Smit, and Patrick Vigueire. "Is Your Growth Strategy Flying Blind?" *Harvard Business Review*. May 2009.
- Chen, Xiaouyn, and Huan Zou. "How Do New Ventures Grow? Firm Capabilities, Growth Strategies and Performance." *International Journal of Research in Marketing.* 26, no. 4 (January 2009):294.
- Dandridge, Mike. "Seven Myths Busted" *Electrical Wholesaling*. 1 March 2010.
- Darren, Dahl. "How to Develop a Business Growth Strategy." *Inc.* 25 February 2010.
- "Growth Strategies." *Gaebler.com.* Available from: http://www.gaebler.com/Growth Strategies.htm.
- Harrison, Jeffrey S., and Caron H. St. John. Foundations in Strategic Management. 5th ed. Boston, Mass.: South Western College Publishing, 2009.
- Johnson, Mark W. "Want to Grow? Look at Your Business Model" Business Week. 14 October 2009.
- Majumdar, Satyajit. "'How Do They Plan for Growth in Auto Component Business?' A Study on Small Foundaries of Western India." *Journal of the Business Venturing.* 25, no. 3 (8 March 2010): 274.
- "Maximizing Growth and Retention with Cross Selling; *Texas Banking*. November 2009.
- Mueller, Karin Price. "Spend Smart to Grow Smart" Entrepreneur.15 September 2009.
- Quentin, Lucy, and Melanie Stern. "Knowledge Is Power" Financial Director. 28 January 2010.
- Spolsky, Joel. "Does Slow Growth Equal Slow Death?" *Inc.* 1 November 2009.
- Swaim, Robert M. The Strategic Drucker: Growth Strategies and Marketing Insights from the Works of Peter Drucker. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Tassiopoulos, Dimitri. New Tourism Ventures: An Entrepreneurial and Managerial Approach. South Africa: Juta Publishers, 2008.

Hickman, Anaxos

H

HEALTH INSURANCE OPTIONS

Health insurance is a contractual agreement between an individual or group and an insurance provider through which the insurance provider agrees to pay for some or all of the health care costs incurred by the person or group in exchange for their regular payment of a sum known as a premium. In this way, the insurance company assumes the financial risk of reimbursing health care costs, but it is able to offset that risk by collecting premiums from a large number of people, many of whom will have very low medical expenses. Traditionally, health insurance has been provided as an employee benefit by large companies, so many people have come to think of health insurance as part of an employment compensation package. Selfemployed people and small-business owners, lacking such coverage, must wade through the many available options to find plans that meet their own health insurance needs.

ASSESSING A COMPANY'S NEEDS

The type of coverage a business needs depends upon its workforce. For example, a company with a workforce consisting primarily of married people with dependent children will need more comprehensive coverage than a company with a mostly unmarried, childless work force. Many plans can be specifically tailored to the needs of a company's workforce. For example, firms whose employees work at computers may wish to provide eye care as part of their health insurance plans, while other firms may find that employees would value a fitness program.

Many insurance companies offer computer models that enable small businesses to determine the most

economical insurance plan given the previous year's health care expenses. Another option that can reduce premiums is pooling insurance with other small businesses through trade associations or other organizations. Experts note that business owners may find it helpful in comparing different plans to ask the providers for references to other small business clients. Even though health insurance coverage can be expensive for small businesses, plan costs are tax deductible. In addition, providing such benefits can help smaller companies compete with larger ones to attract talented employees and can act to reduce employee turnover. It is important to note that, under the terms of the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA), all businesses that employ more than twenty people and offer a group health insurance plan must give employees the option of continuing coverage at their own expense for a limited period of time when they lose eligibility for company-provided benefits.

There are a variety of health insurance plans available from commercial insurance companies, hospital and medical service plan providers, and health maintenance organizations (HMOs). Coverage can generally be purchased on an individual or group basis. Group plans may be handled through an employer or through various organizations, including professional associations, colleges, labor unions, and health cooperatives. These plans usually have lower premiums than individual plans, cannot be canceled, and do not depend on the physical condition of individuals within the group. Most types of policies cover part of the costs of hospitalization, diseases and illnesses, surgery, and injuries from accidents, but the extent of coverage depends on the particular policy. Most policies do not cover cosmetic surgery or self-inflicted injuries. Supplemental

coverage is usually required to pay for eye and dental care, special hazards (such as football, skiing, hunting), rehabilitation services, and travel accidents. Some policies have a deductible that requires the insured to pay a certain amount out-of-pocket before benefits kick in, while others have a copayment that requires the insured to pay a percentage of the costs after satisfying the deductible.

The most popular types of health insurance plans in the United States are: prepaid plans, which include popular managed care options such as HMOs, and fee-for-service plans, which encompass traditional indemnity insurance. Other possibilities include self-insurance, which basically involves a company or individual covering their own health care costs, and medical savings accounts (MSAs), which allow people to set aside money before taxes to be used for medical expenses. In addition, government-backed health care plans are available to federal employees, members of the military, veterans, the elderly, low-income families, Native Americans, and other societal groups.

As a result of the proliferation of health insurance options, deciding upon a plan can be a complicated process for a self-employed person or small-business owner. Experts recommend that individuals and companies choose a plan that protects them against experiencing financial harm from an unexpected injury or illness but is not prohibitively costly to maintain. In deciding on an appropriate amount of coverage, it is important to consider the amount of money available for emergencies, the unusual hazards that may exist, the family or workforce health history, the extent of protection already available, and the level of health care costs in the community.

TYPES OF PLANS

The most common types of health insurance plans are prepaid (also known as managed care) and fee-for-service. Under traditional fee-for-service plans, the insurer pays the insured directly for any covered hospital or physician costs. Under a prepaid plan, insurance companies arrange to pay health care providers for any service for which an enrollee has coverage. The insurer effectively agrees to provide the insured with health care services, rather than reimbursement dollars. Prepaid plans offer the advantage of lower costs, which result from reduced administrative expenses and a greater emphasis on cost control. However, such plans also restrict enrollees' choices as to the doctors and hospitals from which they receive service.

Fee-for-Service. Fee-for-service health insurance plans waned in popularity during the late 1980s and 1990s. In fact, the percentage of insured Americans covered by such plans declined from 96 to 28 percent between 1984 and 1991 and then down to 15 percent by the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century. The primary

reason for this decline was that fee-for-service arrangements do not emphasize preventative care or containment of costs. Fee-for-service health insurance plans are available to both individuals and groups. By spreading the costs among a pool of enrollees, group health insurance offers benefits derived from economies of scale. Group insurance generally features lower premiums and deductibles, more comprehensive coverage, and fewer restrictions than individual policies.

Most fee-for-service plans cover basic costs related to hospitalization, including room and board, drugs, and emergency room care; professional care, such as physician visits; and surgery, including any procedures performed by surgeons, radiologists, or other specialists. Insured persons generally have their choice of hospitals and doctors. More inclusive health insurance plans are referred to as major medical insurance. Two types of major medical plans are: 1) supplemental, which provides higher dollar limits for coverage or covers miscellaneous services not encompassed in some basic plans, such as medical appliances and psychiatric care; and 2) comprehensive, which usually covers all costs included in basic and supplemental plans, and may also eliminate deductible and coinsurance requirements. Basic, supplemental, and comprehensive plans usually do not insure dental, vision, or hearing care.

Prepaid Plans. The second major category of health insurance is prepaid, or managed care, plans. Managed care plans typically arrange to provide medical services for members in exchange for subscription fees paid to the plan sponsor. Members receive services from physicians or hospitals that also have a contract with the sponsor. Thus, managed care plan administrators act as middlemen by contracting with both health care providers and enrollees to deliver medical services. Subscribers benefit from reduced health care costs, and the health care providers profit from a guaranteed client base.

Although they serve the same basic function as traditional health insurance, managed care plans differ because the plan sponsors play a greater role in administering and managing the services that the health care providers furnish. For this reason, advocates of managed care believe that it provides a less expensive alternative to traditional insurance plans. For instance, plan sponsors can work with health care providers to increase outpatient care, reduce administrative costs, eliminate complicated claim forms and procedures, and minimize unnecessary tests.

Managed care sponsors accomplish these tasks by reviewing each patient's needs before treatment, sometimes requiring a second opinion before allowing doctors to administer care; providing authorization before hospitalization; and administering prior approval of services performed by specialists. Critics of managed care claim that

some techniques the sponsors use, such as giving bonuses to doctors for reducing hospitalization time, lead to undertreatment. Some plans also offer controversial bonuses to doctors for avoiding expensive tests and costly services performed by specialists.

Managed care plan sponsors also have more of an incentive to emphasize preventive maintenance procedures that help patients avoid serious future health problems and expenses. For instance, they typically provide physicals and checkups at little or no charge to their members, which helps them detect and prevent many long-term complications. Many plans offer cancer screenings, stress reduction classes, programs to help members stop smoking, and other services that save the sponsor money in the long run. Some plans also offer financial compensation to members who lose weight or achieve fitness goals. For example, one plan offers \$175 to overweight members who lose 10 pounds and gives \$100 to members who participate in a fitness program.

Another difference between traditional insurance and managed care is that members typically have less freedom to choose their health care providers and have less control over the quality and delivery of care in a managed system. Members of managed care plans usually must select a "primary care physician" from a list of doctors provided by the plan sponsor.

Managed care plans can take many forms. The most popular plans are health maintenance organizations (HMOs) and preferred provider organizations (PPOs). Other services that mimic these two plans include point-of-service plans (POSs) and competitive medical organizations. In addition to these established plans, many employers and organizations offer hybrid plans that combine various elements of fee-forservice and managed care options.

The most popular plan, the basic HMO, is the purest form of the managed care concept. HMOs are differentiated by four organizational models that define the relationship between plan sponsors, physicians, and subscribers. Under the first model, called individual practice associations (IPAs), HMO sponsors contract with independent physicians who agree to deliver services to enrollees for a fee. Under this plan, the sponsor pays the provider on a percapita, or fee-for-service, basis each time it treats a plan member. Under the second model, the group plan, HMOs contract with groups of physicians to deliver client services. The sponsor then compensates the medical group on a negotiated per-capita rate. The physicians determine how they will compensate each member of their group.

A third model, the network model, is similar to the group model, but the HMO contracts with various groups of physicians based on the specialty that a particular group of doctors practices. Enrollees then obtain their service from a network of providers based on their specialized

needs. Under the fourth model, the staff arrangement, doctors are actually employed by the managed care plan sponsor. The HMO owns the facility and pays salaries to the doctors on its staff. This type of arrangement allows the greatest control over costs but also entails the highest start-up costs.

A PPO is a variation of the basic HMO. It combines features of both indemnity insurance and HMO plans. A PPO is typically organized by a large insurer or a group of doctors or hospitals. Under this arrangement, networks of health care providers contract with large organizations to offer their services at reduced rates. The major difference from the HMO is that PPO enrollees retain the option of seeking care outside of the network with a doctor or hospital of their choice. They are usually charged a penalty for doing so, however. Doctors and hospitals are drawn to PPOs because they provide prompt payment for services as well as access to a large client base.

Other Options. Various other health insurance options exist for small businesses and self-employed individuals. One possibility is self-insurance, which requires a company to absorb most of the financial risk of its own health care coverage. An outside administrator may handle the paperwork, but the company pays its own claims. Self-insurance can provide a company with greater control over its health care costs and improved cash flow, but it can also be prohibitively expensive in cases of severe illness or injury. As a result, some companies choose to limit their liability by purchasing stop-loss insurance, which covers expenses after they reach a certain limit.

Finally, a company may choose to make health savings accounts (HSAs) available for employees to use in paying for their own health insurance. HSAs were established under federal law with the signing of the Medicare Prescription Drug Improvement and Modernization Act of 2003. HSAs are the successors to the Medical Savings Accounts of the 1990s. In essence, HSAs are personal accounts into which employees may set aside pre-tax dollars that can be used later to pay for health care expenditures. Disbursements from these accounts are tax-free as long as they are used for approved medical expenses. HSAs may be used as the sole form of health insurance vehicle provided by a company or they may be offered as a means of supplementing a more employer-funded type of insurance policy. In most cases, the HSA option is coupled with a high-deductible insurance policy and HSA funds are used to pay for the deductible and other out-of-pocket expenditures that an employee may have.

HEALTHCARE REFORM

The patchwork pattern of health insurance provisions has made it a challenge for small businesses and sole proprietorships to acquire and maintain health insurance. Large firms have also struggled with the high costs of health care, and with what are often referred to as legacy costs associated with providing health care insurance to retirees. In addition to these challenges, the United States as a whole has faced an increasing health care crisis in the form of un- and underinsured Americans. In the twenty-first century, rising health care costs and the growing number of uninsured Americans led many politicians and citizen interest groups to claim that the United States was facing a health care crisis. A widely cited figure asserted that one in six Americans roughly 45 million people were without healthcare. Healthcare reform was a major issue in the 2008 presidential campaign, with both major-party candidates proposing plans to fix the ailing system. When he took office, President Barack Obama, armed with Democratic majorities in both houses of Congress, began pushing Congress to enact major healthcare legislation. After a year-long battle in which Republicans strongly opposed the Democratic agenda for health care reform, Congress passed the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, which President Obama signed into law on March 23, 2010.

While this landmark piece of legislation does not change the health insurance options available to individuals, families, and businesses, it does make a number of significant changes to the provision of health insurance in the United States. While some changes took effect immediately upon passage, the law graduates the activation of certain regulations, programs, and penalties over the course of several years, with many provisions going into effect in September 2010 but some not being applied until as late as 2018. The major provisions of this law are as follows:

- Small businesses will be given tax credits of up to 35 percent to make health coverage for employees more affordable.
- Medicaid eligibility is expanded to include those making up to 133 percent of the poverty level. As of mid-2010, this amount was \$29,327 for a family of four
- State-based health insurance exchanges will be created for the uninsured and self-employed to purchase health insurance. Effective in 2014, separate exchanges will be created to allow small businesses to purchase coverage.
- Individuals and families who make between 100 percent and 400 percent of the poverty level will be eligible for subsidies to purchase health insurance.
- Beginning in September 2010, insurance companies are no longer able to deny coverage to children coverage based on a preexisting condition. This provision wil be applied to everyone with a preexisting condition starting in 2014.

- Starting in 2012, the Medicare Payroll Tax will be expanded to include a 3.8 percent tax on investment income for individuals making more than \$200,000 or families making more than \$250,000 per year.
- Beginning in 2014, everyone must purchase health insurance or pay annual tax penalties. Employers with more than fifty employees must provide health insurance or pay a fine of \$2,000 per worker each year if any worker receives federal subsidies to purchase health insurance.
- Beginning in 2018, insurance companies will pay a 40 percent excise tax on insurance plans worth over \$10,200 for individuals or \$27,500 for families.

The analysis of this act made by the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) stated that the new law will provide coverage to an additional 32 million people by the time it is fully implemented in 2019. The CBO also estimated that the cost of the coverage components of the law will be \$938 billion over the course of 10 years but that the combination of savings to the Medicare and Medicaid programs, along with new taxes and fees, will have the effect of reducing the federal deficit by \$124 billion over that same 10-year period.

Despite the passage of a health care reform act, opposition to health care reform still exists. While the ultimate fate of some provisions of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act remain politically and constitutionally uncertain, the bulk of the act is likely to go into and remain in effect, leading to significant changes in the health insurance landscape faced by businesses of all sizes.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Health Maintenance Organizations and Preferred Provider Organizations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/serv pub mplan mp28eng.doc. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

DiFiore, Bernard. "Small Companies Don't Have to Settle for Less." *Dallas Business Journal.* 22 September 2000.

"Fighting off Health Care Headaches: Rising Premiums Have Made It Difficult for Small Businesses to Provide Health Insurance." *Business Week Online*. 16 March 2006.

"Health Care Reform Bill Summary: A Look at What's in the Bill." *CBS News.* 21 March 2010. Available from: http://www.cbsnews.com/8301 503544 162 20000846 503544. html. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

Henry J. Kaiser Foundation. "Summary of New Health Reform Law." Available from: http://www.kff.org/healthreform/ upload/8061.pdf. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

May, Troy. "Health Insurance Costs Put Small Firms in a Money Crunch." *Business Journal.* 27 October 2000.

"Premium Pain Relief: Association Health Plans." Business Week. 12 June 2000.

"Smaller Firms Can and Do Find Health Insurance." *Crain's Chicago Business.* 18 October 2004.

Webb, Marion. "How to Beat the High Cost of Business: For Some Small Business Owners, It Means Paying Little or None of Workers' Health Care Insurance." San Diego Business Journal. 19 September 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

HEALTH MAINTENANCE ORGANIZATIONS AND PREFERRED PROVIDER ORGANIZATIONS

Health Maintenance Organizations (HMOs) and Preferred Provider Organizations (PPOs) administer the most common types of managed care health insurance plans. Managed care plans typically arrange to provide medical services for members in exchange for subscription fees paid to the plan sponsor usually an HMO or PPO. Members receive services from a network of approved physicians or hospitals that also have a contract with the sponsor. Thus, managed care plan administrators act as middlemen by contracting with both health care providers and enrollees to deliver medical services. Subscribers benefit from reduced health care costs, and the health care providers profit from a guaranteed client base.

Managed care plans emerged during the 1990s as the main alternative to traditional, fee-for-service health insurance arrangements. In a fee-for-service arrangement, employees can go to the hospital or doctor of their choice. The plan reimburses costs at a set rate. For example, the insurance company might pay 80 percent, and the company or individual enrollee might pay 20 percent for all medically necessary services. Although they serve the same basic function as traditional health insurance plans, managed care plans differ because the plan sponsors play a greater role in administering and managing the services that the health care providers furnish. For this reason, advocates of managed care believe that it provides a less expensive alternative to traditional insurance plans. For instance, plan sponsors can work with health care providers to increase outpatient care, reduce administrative costs, eliminate complicated claims forms and procedures, and minimize unnecessary tests.

Managed care sponsors accomplish these tasks by reviewing each patient's needs before treatment, requiring a second opinion before allowing doctors to administer care, providing authorization before hospitalization, and administering prior approval of services performed by specialists. Critics of managed care claim that some techniques the sponsors use, such as giving bonuses to doctors for reducing hospitalization time, lead to undertreatment. Some plans also offer controversial bonuses to doctors for avoiding expensive tests and costly services performed by specialists.

On the plus side, managed care plan sponsors also have more of an incentive to emphasize preventive maintenance procedures that can help patients avoid serious future health problems and expenses. For instance, they typically provide physicals and checkups at little or no charge to their members, which helps them detect and prevent many long-term complications. Many plans offer cancer screenings, prenatal care, stress reduction classes, programs to help members stop smoking, and other services that save the sponsor money in the long run. Some plans also offer financial compensation to members who lose weight or achieve fitness goals.

Another difference between traditional health insurance and managed care plans is that members typically have less freedom to choose their health care providers and have less control over the quality and delivery of care in a managed system. Participants in managed care plans usually must select a "primary care physician" from a list of doctors provided by the plan sponsor. The sponsor pays the health care provider a predetermined price for each covered service. The individual participant may have to meet a deductible and make a small copayment.

The trend away from traditional fee-for-service health care plans has been steady over the past three decades. According to statistics from the U.S. Department of Labor, fee-for-service plans accounted for 96 percent of health care plans offered by medium and large public employers in 1984; by the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century, they accounted for less than 15 percent of employer-provided health insurance. Managed care plans have effectively displaced traditional fee-for-service health insurance plans. However, despite claims that managed care would help employers handle rising health insurance costs, employer costs for health benefits have steadily increased. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics, employer costs for health benefits were \$1.03, or 5.4 percent of total compensation, in March 1999; by March 2009, average cost was \$2.00 per hour, or 7.3 percent of total compensation.

Managed health care plans come in three types: health management organizations (HMOs), preferred provider organizations (PPOs), and point of service plans (POSs).

HMOs. HMOs provide a wide range of comprehensive health care services to their members in exchange for a fixed periodic payment. In most cases, participants must select a "primary care physician" from a list of approved providers which usually includes internists, pediatricians, and general practitioners. These doctors act as "gatekeepers" to coordinate all the basic health care needs for their patients. A patient with a knee injury, for example, would be required to see his or her primary care physician, who would then decide whether referral to a specialist for surgery or rehabilitation was warranted. In this way, the primary care physician helps eliminate unnecessary care that would cause an increase in plan costs. Another way in which HMOs seek to reduce costs is by providing care only within a restricted geographical area. Most HMOs provide local service and do not cover visits to doctors or hospitals outside the network except when the patient is traveling or has an emergency.

HMOs can be classified into four organizational models that define the relationship between plan sponsors, physicians, and subscribers. Under the first model, called individual practice associations (IPA), HMO sponsors contract with independent physicians who agree to deliver services to enrollees for a fee. Under this plan, the sponsor pays the provider on a per capita, or fee-for-service, basis each time it treats a plan member. Under the second model, the group plan, HMOs contract with groups of physicians to deliver client services. The sponsor then compensates the medical group on a negotiated per capita rate. The physicians determine how they will compensate each member of their group.

A third model, the network model, is similar to the group model but the HMO contracts with various groups of physicians based on the specialty that a particular group of doctors practices. Enrollees then obtain their service from a network of providers based on their specialized needs. Under the fourth model, the staff arrangement, doctors are actually employed by the managed care plan sponsor. The HMO owns the facility and pays salaries to the doctors on its staff. This type of arrangement allows the greatest control over costs but also entails the highest start-up costs.

For small businesses in the market for a health care plan, HMOs offer relatively low costs, broad coverage, and little administrative work. Many HMOs began establishing plans for smaller companies by the mid-1990s, although some of the larger HMOs still did not provide coverage for individuals. Experts recommend that small-business owners check the financial security of an HMO before signing a contract, since many managed care providers went bankrupt in the early 1990s. Although employees have a reduced ability to choose their own doctors and limited out-of-area coverage with an HMO, they benefit from low out-of-pocket costs, comprehensive services, preventative care, and no claim forms. In addition, there is no waiting

period for coverage of preexisting conditions, and no maximum lifetime limits on benefits. Many HMOs also provide other services, like dental care and eye exams.

PPOs. A PPO is a variation of the basic HMO that combines features of traditional insurance with those of managed care. With a PPO, the plan sponsor negotiates discounts with participating doctors and hospitals, then pays them on a fee-for-service basis rather than prepaying. Patients are usually permitted to choose from a fairly extensive list of doctors and hospitals. The patient is required to pay a set amount per visit, and the insurer pays the rest. The amount of the copayment depends on the type of plan. Plans with higher premiums usually feature lower out-of-pocket costs.

The major difference between PPOs and HMOs is that PPO enrollees retain the option of seeking care outside of the network with a doctor or hospital of their choice. They are usually charged a penalty for doing so, however, as the percentage of costs paid by the PPO is reduced. Doctors and hospitals are drawn to PPOs because they provide prompt payment for services as well as access to a large client base. There are still restrictions on patients that are intended to control the frequency and cost of health care services, but not as many as with a typical HMO. PPOs are a popular choice for sole proprietors or owners of very small companies, since they require employees to pay a larger percentage of their own health care costs. Most insurance agents and brokers can provide information on the various PPO plans available to small businesses.

POSs. A point of service plan (POS) is a sort of hybrid health insurance model that combines features of HMOs and PPOs. Like an HMO or PPO, the patient only pays a copayment or low co-insurance for contracted services within a network of preferred providers for what is termed in-network care. However, like traditional fee-for-service insurance, enrollees have the flexibility to seek out-of-network care under the terms of traditional indemnity plans with a deductible and a percentage co-insurance charge.

CONCERNS ABOUT MANAGED CARE

Health care reform has been a major topic of debate for some time, as public concern grew about cost increases and increasing restrictions imposed by managed care health insurance plans, especially HMOs. Even as HMOs increased in popularity during the 1990s, many people came to believe that, as for-profit companies, they placed a greater emphasis on making money than on providing needed care. During the late-1990s and early twenty-first century, the media was full of stories about HMOs

denying medically necessary services to patients, ostensibly in order to control costs.

In formulating a health care reform bill, Congress took into account the public discontent over the provision of services by managed-care providers. The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, signed into law on March 23, 2010, by President Barack Obama, contains several key provisions designed to give patients more information and options to ensure that they receive quality care and customer satisfaction. These provisions include:

- The establishment of standards for how health plans use premiums. This provision requires companies to make this information public, and it also requires health care providers to spend 80 to 85 percent of their premium dollars on health-related services.
- The creation of a new Web site to provide citizens with information about health plan options. This provision is intended to enable individuals, families, and small businesses to make more informed decisions about the coverage they select.
- The provision of federal support for states to establish health insurance consumer assistance or health insurance ombudsman programs. Among other services, these programs help consumers file complaints, appeal decisions, and handle enrollment problems.
- The requirement that all new health plans put into practice more helpful processes for appealing claim denials and coverage determinations. States will be required to provide an additional external appeals process to ensure an independent review of health care providers' decisions.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Health Insurance Options.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Benko, Laura B. "New Call for Patients' Bill of Rights: Docs Worry Ruling Limiting HMO Suits Will Boost Medical Malpractice Filings." Modern Healthcare. 28 June 2004.

Bihari, Michael. "HMOs vs. PPOs What Are the Differences Between HMOs and PPOs?" *About.com.* Available from: http://healthinsurance.about.com/od/understandingmanagedcare/a/HMOs vs PPOs.htm. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

Bihari, Michael. "How Will Health Reform Affect Me?" *About.com*. Available from: http://healthinsurance.about.com/od/reform/a/healthreform pros cons.htm. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

Blakely, Stephen. "The Backlash against Managed Care." *Nation's Business*. July 1998.

"Health Care Reform Bill Summary: A Look At What's in the Bill." *CBS News.* 21 March 2010. Available from: http://www.cbsnews.com/8301 503544 162 20000846 503544.html. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

Newman, Carlise. "HMOs Hammer Small Business with Rate Hikes." *Milwaukee Business Journal*. 11 December 1998.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Health Benefit Costs in Private Industry, March 2009." Available from: http://stats.bls.gov/opub/ted/2009/jun/wk2/art04.htm. Retrieved April 9, 2010.

Wolfson, Bernard J. "Choice Between HMOs, PPOs One of Cost Versus Flexibility." Orange County Register. 10 October 2004.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

HEALTH PROMOTION PROGRAMS

A health promotion program sometimes known as a wellness program is a type of employee benefit that encompasses the various efforts companies make to promote and maintain their employees' health. Examples of health promotion programs might include company-sponsored smoking cessation training, visits with a nutritionist to receive information about healthy cooking, discounted fitness center memberships, or free cholesterol testing.

Offering health promotion programs to employees provides small businesses with a number of potential benefits. For example, they may decrease their health care costs, increase worker productivity, reduce absenteeism, and encourage employee loyalty. In addition to improving their general health, work-based health promotion programs also make employees feel that the company is concerned about their welfare, which tends to increase their job satisfaction. "Keeping your workers healthy year-round is a great way to decrease absenteeism and improve morale," Ellen Paris wrote in an article for *Entrepreneur*. "Free cancer screenings, educational seminars, and flu shots may not sound like fun perks, but employees appreciate them."

Health promotion programs continue to increase in popularity. In 2009, according to a survey done by Watson Wyatt and the National Business Group on Health (NBGH), about 80 percent of large companies provide employees with health risk surveys that are designed to detect current and potential heath issues. It is up to the employee to decide whether to fill out the survey; however, 60 percent of employers offer some sort of monetary incentive for participation. The results of the survey are viewed by a third party, never by the employer, and then if necessary a nurse, coach, or consultant contacts the employee to help him or her form a wellness plan and begin to make healthier choices.

The financial crisis that began in 2008, along with rising health care costs, have forced employers to reconsider their approach to health care. According to NBGH, a 2010 survey found that 83 percent of large U.S. employers have already overhauled or plan to overhaul

their company's approach to health care by 2012. The result of these changes will likely mean employees will begin to pay more out of their own pocket for health care. However, half of the companies surveyed plan to put more emphasis on prevention and wellness programs, which could diminish health care costs overall.

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce released its guide-book *Healthy Workforce 2010 and Beyond* in December 2009, which serves as a guide to help employers plan and implement wellness programs within their companies. The chamber is also pushing for healthcare reform that would create incentives for businesses to incorporate health promotion into the workplace.

The cost of health promotion programs is relatively low, given the potential savings small businesses might realize in reduced health care costs. Many basic wellness services are available through the employer outreach programs of local hospitals and visiting nurse associations. Another option for companies is to provide employees with access to health information on the Internet. Employers can do this by directing employees to health information already available on the Internet or by creating a resources for the company's own intranet.

Introducing a health promotion program can be an extremely daunting undertaking because its success usually requires meaningful changes in attitudes and behaviors. Changing behaviors and attitudes can be extremely difficult, as anyone who has undertaken to break a bad habit knows. Behaviors related to health risk factors are often among the most challenging to modify, because they are basic lifestyle activities like eating, sleeping, exercising, and smoking. Since people do not easily change their habits without good reason, a successful health promotion program should include some sort of incentive. Incentives may take the form of desirable rewards or undesirable consequences. For the most part, employers implementing health promotion programs find the use of desirable incentives more conducive to establishing a program that projects a positive image.

Inspiring others to change their behavior takes persistence, patience, and time. Because the benefits to be gained by a company from a health promotion program may not manifest quickly, assessments of the success of such a program should be measured only after sufficient time has elapsed. A healthier workforce is a goal that most business owners will agree is desirable, even if it takes time to achieve.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alderman, Lesley. "Getting Healthy, With a Little Help From the Boss." *New York Times.* 22 May 2009.

Hall, Barry. "Good Health Pays Off! Fundamentals of Health Promotion Incentives." *Journal of Deferred Compensation*. Winter 2006.

Harding, Alison. "Company Wellness Programs Improve Health, Cut Costs." *CNN*. 1 September 2009. Available from: http://www.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/09/01/hcif.healthy.living/. Retrieved March 5, 2010. "How Midsize Employers Can Use Health Promotion Programs to Cut Costs." *Managing Benefits Plans.* December 2003.

Johnson, David. "What's Wrong With Wellness? Healthcare Costs Are Soaring. But Not Health Promotion Programs." Industrial Safety & Hygiene News. October 2004.

"Keeping Employees Healthy Remains a Priority for U.S. Companies, Despite Short Term Need to Cut Costs." *Hewitt Associates.* 4 March 2009. Available from: http://www.hewittassociates.com/Intl/NA/en US/AboutHewitt/Newsroom/PressReleaseDetail.aspx?cid=6389. Retrieved March 5, 2010.

Leonard, Bill. "Health Promotion Programs Grow in Popularity." *HR Magazine*. May 2000.

"More Employers Now Use Health Promotion Programs to Cut Costs." *HR Focus.* October 2003.

Paris, Ellen. "Fit for Work: Everyone Wins with Health Promotion Programs." *Entrepreneur*. April 2001.

Powell, Don R. "Characteristics of Successful Wellness Programs." *Employee Benefits Journal*. September 1999.

U.S. Chamber of Commerce. "U.S. Chamber Guide Helps Businesses Start Workplace Wellness Programs." *Free Enterprise.* December 2009. Available from: http://www.uschambermagazine.com/article/us chamber guide helps businesses start workplace wellness programs. Retrieved March 5, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

HIGH-TECH BUSINESS

High-technology businesses are those engaged in securing growth and revenue from industry sectors characterized by new and rapidly changing technology. In fact, advanced technology has come to be utilized in so many different industries that members of the business community now often regard it as its own unique industry subset, with applications across the spectrum of the world of commerce. Today, high-tech businesses are involved in industries as diverse as food exporting, retail product design, and oil extraction.

Businesses immersed in the world of high technology range from huge corporations such as Microsoft, Intel, and Amazon.com to small start-ups hoping to be the next huge corporations. The differences between these organizations are many, but it is perhaps more consequential that their leaders whether the president of a multinational computer chip manufacturer or the owner of a 10-employee CAD/CAM outfit share one thing. They understand and recognize the changes that technological advances are bringing to the global marketplace and the opportunities that such changes create. Early and successful adopters of new technologies are often able to gain advantages that enable them to establish new ground in a

market before the technology becomes more widely used and a more standard feature within the market.

Successful high-tech firms are adept at recognizing the possibilities associated with technological advancements, and they nurture corporate cultures that enable them to seize on those opportunities. In his 2009 book *The Essential* Web Startup Success Guide, Bob Walsh discussed the world of hi-tech start-ups in relation to the recession that began in 2008. When he asked Don Dodge, who was at the time Microsoft's business development manager, what entrepreneurs should focus on when considering a start-up, Dodge said, "Is your product a vitamin or a painkiller? Vitamins are nice to have, but pain killers, you got to have it, right? So, the nice-to-haves in bad times...just don't cut it, because people aren't going to spend time or money on things that are nice to have. They are going to focus on real pain points and...spend time and money on things that solve a problem that they have."

CHANGE AND UNCERTAINTY IN THE GLOBAL MARKETPLACE

Observers agree that today's high-tech companies operate in a business world that is changing at an exciting and also unnerving pace. Economists, business executives, consultants, and entrepreneurs alike have fiercely debated the ultimate character of these changes. As the Economist observed, "the belief that technology and globalization promise unbounded prosperity and render old economic rules redundant has infected American managers, investors, and politicians with remarkable speed.... Why has the belief in the New Economy spread so quickly? One reason is that some of its elements really do exist. Imports and exports **do** play a bigger role than they did a generation ago. Information technology is altering the nature of America's economic output, as well as the ways that companies operate." Indeed, it is this latter factor that is often touted as the most dependable and significant engine of economic growth. After the recession began in 2008, often referred to as the worst financial crisis since the Great Depression, many people contended that the hi-tech industry would be at the forefront of the recovery. After all, exciting new technologies had revolutionized huge areas of the business landscape, from manufacturing to communications and marketing. Neil Gross and John Carey, writing in Business Week, pointed out two other important reasons why observers expected many high-tech businesses to continue to soar: 1) there is a relatively low cost associated with purchasing and implementing the necessary equipment and other infrastructure for high-tech ventures, at least when compared with many other industries; and 2) breakthrough technologies in such areas as computers and communication equipment can be rapidly designed into commodity products.

Moreover, researchers pointed out that unlike other growth sectors, high technology ventures are not limited to larger corporations. Indeed, small business enterprises have carved out an impressive niche in the industry, and they are expected to remain firmly entrenched in the world of high-tech for years to come. "Despite a long list of hurdles," wrote Heather Page in *Entrepreneur*, "high-tech entrepreneurs can still look to the future with well-founded optimism."

KEYS TO LAUNCHING AND MAINTAINING A SUCCESSFUL HIGH TECH BUSINESS

In addition to adhering to commonsense entrepreneurial guidelines do not spread finances too thin, devise a sound marketing strategy, hire good employees, weigh the impact of actions on family people hoping to start or add to a high-technology business should take into account the following keys, many of which concern taking advantage of available opportunities in such areas as education, training, and financing:

Keep up with industry changes. This can be a daunting task, but entrepreneurs who stay up to date on new technologies and innovations, new applications, and changing markets will be far better equipped to spot the gaps in products and services that still dot the high-tech landscape and fill that spot with their own company's offerings.

Make full use of technology transfer opportunities. Many laboratories and research institutions operated by universities, government agencies, and corporations are inclined to share their knowledge and technology with entrepreneurs and other business enterprises in commercial industries. "These types of programs are effectively placing technology in the hands of those most capable of turning it into viable ventures: entrepreneurs," claimed Page. "Moreover, not only is it now easier to identify which technologies can make the shift into the commercial sector, but more systems are being created to facilitate their transfer."

Use the Internet and other Information Technology (IT) markets to full advantage.

Reward and challenge employees. Workforce stability and reliability are important factors in small-business success for just about any entrepreneur, but its importance may be particularly pronounced in one of the fast-paced high-tech industries. Indeed, it is a far more serious matter to replace a software programmer 3 months before a new product launch than it is to replace a cashier or stock person. For many small, high-tech companies, workers are among their most valuable assets; the smart entrepreneur will compensate them accordingly, via salary, benefits, promotion, responsibility, or some combination thereof, to best ensure a high degree of employee retention.

Admit mistakes. Given the rapid pace at which hightech industries are changing, companies need to be aggressive in their prosecution of new strategies and initiatives. Yet almost inevitably, a high-tech business will sometimes find itself pursuing a product or market that, for whatever reason, comes to look decidedly less appetizing than it appeared when it was first targeted. The key to weathering such disappointments, say many analysts, lies not only in diligent research and detailed planning, but also in pulling the plug on plans that have gone sour rather than pouring additional money and resources into it while competitors pursue more promising avenues.

Explore various funding options. High-technology companies in such areas as communications, networking, the Internet, and various other software applications were major recipients of funding from venture capital companies in the 1990s. This trend declined noticeably in 1999 and 2000 due to convulsions in the stock value of numerous high-tech firms and the economic slowdown that followed over the next few years. The economic crises that began in 2008 with the crash of the real estate market brought with it new challenges for high-tech companies. During the years following the crash, venture capital was harder to secure and banks became more critical about who would be given business loans. However, even during financially difficult times there are options for start-up money, including programs sponsored by federal, state, and regional agencies or governments designed to help secure risk capital and research and development funding. These resources are there due to the fact that hi-tech innovation is now an integral part of financial stability.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Mike. "Software Firms Look to Go Small for Right Deal: Infommersion, Web Technologies Are Snatched Up as Bigger Firms See Opportunities." *San Diego Business Journal.* 10 October 2005.

Arthur, Brian. "The New Rules of the Game." U.S. News & World Report. 8 July 1996.

"Assembling the New Economy: A New Economic Paradigm is Sweeping America; It Could Have Dangerous Consequences." *Economist.* 13 September 1997.

Baum, Geoff. "Bouncing Back: In High Tech, Failure is Rarely a Dead End, It's Just Another Opportunity." Forbes. 2 June 1997.

"Forecast: Long Term Growth." PC Magazine. August 1997.

Fost, Dan. "High Tech Industry Is Powering Up Again." *Los Angeles Times.* 5 March 2010. Available from: http://www.latimes.com/business/la fi techjobs5 2010mar05,0,7621685. story. Retrieved March 5, 2010.

Garfield, Dean, and Bruce Reed. "High Tech Will Help Spur Economic Recovery." *Politico.com.* 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.politico.com/news/stories/0310/ 33934.html. Retrieved March 5, 2010.

Kirkpatrick, David. "Riding the Real Trends in Technology." Fortune. 19 February 1996.

Page, Heather. "Power Play." Entrepreneur. June 1997.

Sager, Ira. "Cloning the Best of the Valley." *Business Week.* 18 August 1997.

Viardot, Eric. Successful Marketing Strategy for High Tech Firms. Boston, Mass.: Artech House, 2004.

Walsh, Bob. *The Essential Web Startup Success Guide.* New York: Apress, 2009.

Wyman, J. "Technological Myopia: The Need to Think Strategically about Technology." *Sloan Management Review*. Summer 1985

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

HOME OFFICES

A home office is a space within an individual's personal residence that is used for business purposes. It may be a corner of a spare bedroom equipped with nothing more than a desk, or it could be one whole floor of a house filled with the latest in computer and communications devices. Whatever its size and composition, however, the home office is increasingly common in American business today. The number of home-based business is growing, due to technology lowering the entry barriers and the concept becoming more acceptable to clients and colleagues. According to a 2006 U.S. Census Bureau report, 49 percent of all U.S. business are home-based.

Establishing a home office involves a number of important considerations. For example, individuals interested in working out of their homes must gather information on local zoning restrictions, find and set aside an appropriate work area, and gain the support of family and neighbors for the home office. Other considerations include whether the home office will offer sufficient privacy, will be convenient for customers and vendors, and will provide room for future expansion and growth. The expense involved in furnishing a home office and purchasing necessary computers, office supplies, and other equipment is another factor to consider.

The use of part of a home as a business office may enable an individual to qualify for tax deductions. The "home office deduction" allows individuals who meet certain criteria to deduct a portion of mortgage interest or rent, depreciation of the space used as an office, utility bills, home insurance costs, and cleaning, repairs, and security costs from their federal income taxes. Although the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has set strict regulations about who qualifies for the deduction, about 1.6 million people claim the deduction each year. According to Gloria Gibbs Marullo in an article for *Nation's Business*, the savings can be considerable: a sole proprietor living in a \$150,000 home stands to save about \$2,500 in actual taxes annually.

HOME OFFICE TAX DEDUCTION

The most important aspects of setting up a home office are the potential tax and legal implications. Home office operators may claim a deduction for those offices on IRS Form 8829 (Expenses for Business Use of Your Home), which is filed along with Schedule C (Profit or Loss From Your Business). There are restrictions, however, which are covered in IRS Publication 587 (*Business Use of Your Home*). Failing to abide by these restrictions may put a red flag on a home office user's federal income tax return, which could result in an audit.

In general, a home office deduction is allowed if the home office meets at least one of three criteria: 1) the home office is the principal place of business; 2) the home office is the place where the business owner meets with clients and customers as part of the normal business day; or 3) the place of business is a separate structure on the property but is not attached to the house or residence. The deduction is figured on the size of the home office as a percentage of the total house or residence. For example, if the total house size is 2,400 square feet and the home office is 240 square feet, 10 percent of the total house is considered used for business. That would allow the business owner to deduct 10 percent of the household's costs for electricity, real estate taxes, mortgage interest, insurance, and repairs as business expenses.

Be warned, however, that the home office deduction cannot be used by everyone who has a home office. A 1993 U.S. Supreme Court decision made the home office deduction more difficult to apply outside of these very carefully worded circumstances. In the case in question, a doctor worked in three different hospitals but did not maintain an office in any of them. Therefore, he established a home office, which he claimed was necessary to keep up with his billing and patient records, and claimed a home office deduction. But the Supreme Court ruled that since the doctor spent most of his working hours visiting patients, the hospitals were his principal place of work, and his home office deduction was denied.

This ruling, which more narrowly defined the concept of "principal place of business" affected a large number of people, particularly professionals such as sales agents who see customers at the customers' places of business. Since the demonstration and sale of the merchandise occurs away from the home office, the IRS ruling says that those offices are not critical to conducting that business. As a general rule, if the income-producing activity takes place away from the office, a deduction is not allowed. On the other hand, a second job conducted exclusively from the home office may qualify for the deduction. The key is that the income must be generated from the home office.

A home office deduction is still possible, however, if the space is set aside exclusively to meet with clients or customers, even if it is not always the principal place of business. The IRS uses an example of a lawyer who works 3 days in an office and 2 days at home in an office set up so that clients can come to his home. The last test for an unchallenged home office deduction is that it can be a separate structure, such as a studio or garage apartment, that is essential for running the business. For example, a floral shop owner who runs a greenhouse on her property would qualify under this rule.

In July 1997, responding to the concerns of small-business advocates, the U.S. Congress passed a tax bill that effectively overturned the 1993 Supreme Court ruling. The legislation redefined an individual's "principal place of business" to include a home office that meets the following two criteria: 1) it is used to conduct the management or administrative activities of a business; and 2) it is the only place in which the small-business owner conducts those management or administrative activities.

Even after meeting the criteria to qualify for the home office deduction, a myriad of different IRS rules apply to exactly what expenses can be deducted. These rules cover depreciation of the home, depreciation of equipment, and how to recover that depreciation if the home is sold. One important thing to note is that the monthly residential telephone charge cannot be deducted, even if most of the calls pertain to the business. However, long distance business-related calls can be deducted. The IRS updates its rules every year and individuals are advised to consult the latest changes on www.irs.gov or work with an accountant to stay within the law on home office deductions.

SETTING UP THE HOME OFFICE

Besides the IRS regulations, some municipal governments have zoning laws that restrict or license home offices. Originally designed to protect residential neighborhoods from becoming commercial zones, the zoning laws have sometimes been strictly interpreted to keep residents from conducting any sort of business from their home, even if it does not have a commercial impact on the rest of the neighborhood. Zoning laws and ordinances may affect such varied issues as parking for customers, access for deliveries, the number and types of employees permitted, and the use of signs or other forms of advertising. As a result, people wishing to set up home offices should check with their city's zoning office and licensing board for restrictions that may apply to the city, or even to their particular neighborhood.

If a home-based business is allowed at the site, the next step is to determine whether a home office is a workable option in the residence. For example, individuals interested in working from their homes must consider where the office should be located, how much it will cost to equip the area for business use, and what

adjustments will need to be made in living arrangements. While a home office offers an entrepreneur a number of tax and lifestyle benefits, it can also pose problems relating to limited space, isolation, household distractions, and security concerns.

Providing that a home office is feasible, the next step is to choose a location for the office. This location may be a spare bedroom, a den or study, a basement, an attic, a garage, a kitchen table, or a corner of a living room. When choosing a location for the home office, entrepreneurs should take into consideration their own working needs, the needs of clients who may visit, and the lifestyle needs of other members of their family. Though it is important for the home office to be located out of the mainstream of household activities, it also should be located in a desirable spot that will offer a pleasant working environment. The location of a home office is very significant. As Paul and Sarah Edwards noted in their book Working from Home, "almost every problem people have in working from home... is either aggravated or alleviated by where they put their offices." At a minimum, the location chosen must be large enough to contain a desk and chair, computer and phone equipment, storage and shelf space, and meeting space.

After a location has been determined, the work space must be clearly defined in order to eliminate potential distractions and create a good working atmosphere. "A peaceful marriage of home and office depends on establishing effective boundaries," according to Paul and Sarah Edwards. If no extra room is available in the home, it is possible to use room dividers or office partitions to define the office space creatively. It is vital that the space be welllit, as lighting is a key contributor to productivity. In addition, if clients are expected to visit the home office, then ideally the office should be the only part of the home they see. Thus if clients will visit regularly, it might be helpful to have an outside entrance to the office space. If a more formal space to meet with clients is needed, the entrepreneur can use a coffee shop with Wi-Fi, rent office space for a day, or pay a monthly fee for a virtual office space that also provides mail, phone, and fax service.

Besides defining the work space, it is important for an individual working out of his or her home to establish specific working hours and stick to them. Home-based business owners should let family, friends, and neighbors know when they are available for socializing and when they will be working. Otherwise, family members may interrupt business activities, or friends and neighbors may impinge upon work time with visits or requests for favors or babysitting services.

After a home office space has been defined, that space needs to be outfitted with the necessary equipment to conduct business activities. In her book *Organizing Your Home Office for Success*, Lisa Kanarek recommended

plotting the available office space on a grid in order to help select and organize appropriate furniture and equipment. It may also be helpful to think in terms of vertical space as well as horizontal. For example, it may be possible to install storage shelves above a desk, or to use office walls for bulletin boards, dry-erase boards, or planning calendars. The most important consideration in selecting office furniture, besides fit with the available space, is ergonomics. After all, an average person spends 75 percent of his or her day sitting at a desk. If that desk is the wrong height, or the chair is uncomfortable, the entrepreneur may experience back pain, fatigue, carpal tunnel syndrome, or a variety of other productivity-reducing problems. In addition, Kanarek noted that individuals shopping for home office furniture should avoid the temptation simply to seek out bargains. Poorly designed or constructed furniture will only need to be replaced, which may make it more expensive than selecting high-quality materials in the first place.

When establishing the physical layout of the home office space, it is also important to provide for storage of office supplies and business records. Most home-based businesses require at least one filing cabinet, shelves for books or manuals, and space to store paper and other office supplies. Home-based businesses also need to provide the means for customer contact. Experts recommend establishing a separate phone line for business contacts and equipping it with a reliable answering machine or voice mail system to handle calls during nonbusiness hours. A separate phone line, which can be answered in a professional manner, gives more credibility and control to the small-business owner and also acts to solidify boundaries between an individual's business and personal life. Some entrepreneurs choose not to use their home address in business dealings, either because of the image it projects or to protect their privacy and security. Homebased business owners may want to consider obtaining a post office box, renting an address from an office suite service, or using a mail receiving service as alternatives to using a home address for business correspondence.

Some of the most costly equipment commonly purchased for home offices includes computers, printers, and other technological devices. Business owners should determine what tasks they need to accomplish and then identify the best hardware or software solution. For example, a business that depends upon professional presentations may require a computer system capable of handling complex desktop publishing programs. The next step is to decide whether to buy the best computer model available to meet these needs or to spend less money for an older yet serviceable model. In general, experts recommend that entrepreneurs buy the best computer that they can afford. As technology costs decrease, the entrepreneur should evaluate new solutions that may meet their needs at a lower cost.

The majority of home offices purchase one or more peripheral devices such as a printer, scanner, copier, or fax machine depending on their needs. A multiple function machine encompassing several of these peripherals may be a good way for home offices to save space, although such machines generally entail a trade-off in the quality of any one function. Finally, a home office must also invest in software to perform work on the computer. New computers come with basic word processing, spreadsheet, and presentation software installed. More complex programs can be costly or only available for multiple users, thus out of reach for the home-business. A growing trend is Software as a Service (SaaS), which provides access to software programs that would be prohibitively expensive to home business. SaaS is accessed via Web-based programs or downloaded and available as a subscription or pay-as-yougo. The programs cover a wide variety of functions, from e-mail marketing to customer relationship management to accounting.

A home office can use technology readily available to operate with a professionalism once found only at larger companies. Options include:

 Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP): Telephone calls are transported over the Internet, rather than telephone lines. This dramatically lowers the call cost, especially for international phone calls. VoIP provides a home office with services previously exclusively used by larger businesses, such as toll-free numbers, multiple local numbers, call conferencing and bridges, and a custom voice mail menu.

The most versatile option for a home business is a VoIP phone that connects directly to the Internet via Wi-Fi or Ethernet and requires a paid service plan. The other common VoIP option is software to route calls through the computer. One popular program, Skype, offers free calls to other Skype users or low-cost calls outside its network.

- Virtual Assistants: A virtual assistant (VA) provides administrative help or more skilled labor on defined tasks such as Web maintenance or customer support, usually from the VA's home via phone, fax, and email.
- Web conferencing: Use of the Internet to conduct live meetings, seminars, or sales pitches with multiple participants. This also allows sharing of desktops, videos, or slide presentations. There are a number of companies that compete in this space and provide the home business owner with access to remote clients.

Small-business owners should investigate the latest and best technology in these and newer areas that fit their business needs. They should also research the reliability of the service providers and when possible ask other small businesses for referrals. Regardless of the provider or technology, it is important to ensure that the Internet connection is secure and that data is backed up by hard drive or through an Internet subscription service such as Carbonite.

For the entrepreneur whose business is at the home office stage, but who craves the social interaction of a more traditional workplace, office-sharing is an alternative that keeps overhead low while providing a social atmosphere. Also called co-working, this type of office plan charges a monthly or annual fee for unlimited access to a co-working building or floor. The space is usually open and designed for social interaction, the technology is newly installed, and private rooms are available for client meetings.

Finally, individuals investing in a home office often need to make significant changes in their insurance coverage to ensure that their business is protected. For example, fire and theft coverage must be expanded to include business equipment, and liability coverage needs to include customers, vendors, and delivery persons visiting the premises. Depending on the type of home-based business, additional coverage may be needed to protect against business interruption, product or workmanship liability, and business use of a vehicle.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Edwards, Paul, and Sarah Edwards. Working from Home: Everything You Need to Know about Living and Working under the Same Roof. 3rd ed. Los Angeles: Tarcher, 1990.

Fishman, Stephen. Home Business Tax Deductions: Keep What You Earn. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Folino, Lauren. "How to Set Up a Home Office: A Guide to Creating a Functional and Productive Home Office." *Inc.* 17 March 2010. Available from: http://www.inc.com/guides/set up a home office.html

Grayson, Katharine. "Co Working Offices Give Entrepreneurs Place to Collaborate." *Minneapolis/St. Paul Business Journal.* 15 January 2010.

Kanarek, Lisa. Organizing Your Home Office for Success: Expert Strategies That Can Work for You. 2d ed. Dallas, Tex.: Blakely Press, 1998.

Kelsey, Dick. "IDC: New Technology Makes Home Office Life Easier." *Newsbytes.* 5 September 2000.

Marullo, Gloria Gibbs. "Redefining the Home Office Deduction." *Nation's Business*. September 1997.

Sunnucks, Mike. "Stigma of Home based Firms Disappearing as Trend Grows." *Phoenix Business Journal.* 12 February 2010.

Zbar, Jeff. "Virtual Assistants Help Professionals Handle the Heavy Load." South Florida Business Journal. 27 November 2009.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

HOME-BASED BUSINESS

A home-based business is any enterprise for which the principal administrative and managerial activities take place within an individual's personal residence. People start home-based business ventures for a wide variety of reasons. For example, some people are forced to leave the corporate world as a result of downsizing or early retirement, while others leave voluntarily out of a desire to be their own boss, to avoid the hassles associated with commuting, or to facilitate caring for children or elderly relatives. Whatever the reason, home-based businesses have become a significant trend in recent years. Once viewed as a way for an unemployed person to make some money until a "real" job came along, home-based businesses are now taken much more seriously. Today, home-based businesses run the gamut from consulting firms and advertising agencies to photography studios and freelance writing services.

The main driving force behind the growth of homebased businesses is the increasing capability of computer and communications technology. Broadband Internet connections are widely available, allowing ease of communication with clients and colleagues from around the world. Smart phones with Internet and e-mail connection enable entrepreneurs to be connected to their business while away from their home office. Similarly, sophisticated software programs offering applications in desktop publishing, database management, financial management, and word processing enable one individual to do the work formerly handled by an entire support staff. Rapid improvements in technology have enabled large numbers of home-based business people to earn the same income they could at a regular jobs while also gaining a number of lifestyle benefits. Another important factor in the growth of home-based businesses is the transformation of the American economy from a product orientation to a service orientation. Since service businesses generally have no need to store inventory or run production machinery, they are less disruptive and more adaptable to a neighborhood environment.

According to a 2006 U.S. Census Bureau report, 49 percent of all U.S. business are home-based. Running a business out of the home offers a number of advantages, including time savings, control over working hours and conditions, independence, and flexibility. Starting a home-based business is also considerably cheaper than starting a business in rented facilities. In addition to saving money on overhead expenses, commuting costs, and wardrobe expenditures, many home-based business owners can deduct a portion of their rent or mortgage interest from their personal income taxes.

There are also several disadvantages to home-based businesses, however, including uncertain income, reduced benefits, isolation, and distractions. In addition, home-based business owners, like other self-employed individuals,

must be able to handle all sorts of business-related tasks, like bookkeeping, billing, marketing and sales, and tax compliance. Still, home-based businesses do tend to be more successful than other types of small business ventures. According to the editors of *Income Opportunities* magazine in their *Home Business Handbook*, only 20 to 25 percent of home-based businesses fail within 5 years, compared to a failure rate of over 50 percent for all small business ventures. Several organizations are available to assist people in forming home-based businesses, including the Business.gov site (www.business.gov/start/home-based), the Association of Work at Home Women (www.awhw.org), and the National Association for the Self-Employed (www.nase.org).

REQUIREMENTS FOR A SUCCESSFUL HOME BASED BUSINESS

A natural focus for many home-based business owners is an area they are passionate about and enjoy doing. Certain personality traits help the home-based entrepreneur succeed: independence, self-sufficiency, and flexibility. Other keys to success include being able to sell oneself and the business, and staying on top of personal and business finances. Since it is often difficult to associate being at home with working, home-based businesspeople must be able to maintain boundaries between their personal and professional lives. In addition, they require a great deal of self-discipline to overcome the sense of isolation, frequent distractions, and lack of motivation and concentration that commonly affect those working from home.

Formal planning can help ease the transition for a person starting a home-based business. By being aware of the potential pitfalls and creating a plan to overcome them, a home-based business owner can significantly increase his or her chances for success. The main planning tool recommended by experts is a business plan. A formal business plan, which is generally created in anticipation of starting a new business venture and can be revised as the business evolves, includes a description of the business; a statement of purpose; the business model, or how the venture will make money; information about the business's structure, organization, and management; a marketing plan; research into competing products or services; and a financial plan.

The process of gathering information and writing a business plan helps the entrepreneur take an objective, critical look at the business idea and its chances for success. A home-based business may be related to an individual's previous occupation but may also be based upon a hobby or the discovery of a unique business opportunity. In any case, the idea should be evaluated with an eye toward market potential and competition. A common pitfall of home-based entrepreneurs is underpricing services or goods because the business has lower overhead than a traditional

office. The total cost of a product, project, or service should be considered carefully before a price is set, taking into account factors such as health and business insurance, travel time, and the unique skills or contacts the entrepreneur has built over their career.

Once the business is up and running, the business plan sets forth goals and standards for management and serves as an operational tool to measure progress. Although there are many ways to start a home-based business including "moonlighting" while employed full time, working parttime for an employer and part-time at home, and just taking the plunge planning is important to all of them.

After creating a plan for the home-based business, the entrepreneur is ready to put the plan into action. One of the earliest steps involves preparing family members and enlisting their support. The loss of a reliable source of income may cause some anxiety or resentment among other members of the household. In addition, the creation of a home office will probably necessitate changes in family members' schedules or lifestyle. Dealing with such issues in advance can help avoid problems later. Another important step is to establish an area of the home as a business office. The most important consideration when choosing a location for a home office is that it allow the entrepreneur room to work comfortably and efficiently without too many distractions. The office should be as physically separate from the living area of the home as possible and should project an air of professionalism to potential visitors as well as to its occupant.

Other steps in the process of forming a home-based business include selecting a legal structure, filing a fictitious name or "doing business as" statement, and obtaining any needed permits or licenses. The entrepreneur should also evaluate the risks associated with the business venture and make any necessary arrangements for health, life, liability, property, or business interruption insurance. Since it is sometimes difficult for a home-based business to be taken seriously by customers or creditors, it may be helpful to communicate a professional image through stationery and business cards, a separate phone line answered with a formal greeting, and distinct working hours.

OVERCOMING COMMON PROBLEMS

Many people start home-based businesses in the hopes of setting their own work schedules and increasing their free time, but few people realize the careful planning that is required to achieve these goals. In fact, time management is one of the more important challenges a home-based business owner may face. Experts recommend that home-based business owners set up a workable schedule immediately upon starting their ventures in order to establish good habits. In many cases, the limited amount of work

available in the early stages of a home-based business's existence may cause the entrepreneur to establish a pattern of running personal errands or watching television during work time. In this way, lethargy and unproductive use of time become ingrained and perpetuate themselves. Instead, downtime that has been reserved for working should be used to market and promote the business.

Once the home-based business gets off the ground, many entrepreneurs tend to go to the opposite extreme and overcommit themselves. In their need to attract clients, they become uncomfortable turning down work. But unlike people who work for a large employer in an outside office, home-based business owners cannot leave their work behind and go home, because home is where their work is. As a result, some entrepreneurs work too many hours and abandon their personal lives, resulting in stress and burnout. Instead, experts recommend that home-based business owners set up realistic work schedules in order to reinforce the boundaries between their personal and business lives. It may be helpful to establish the following day's schedule the previous afternoon and prioritize the activities. The schedule should be realistic and allow for inevitable interruptions. Some experts claim that an important factor in successful time management for home-based business owners is arising early in the morning to get a jump start on work. Others stress the importance of dressing comfortably yet professionally in order to establish a positive psychological state for working. Although these methods do not apply to everyone, it is important for home-based businesspeople to find a pattern that maximizes their productivity and stick with it.

Another common problem faced by those who work from home is isolation. In a standard business environment, people are dealing with co-workers constantly, as well as the noise of ringing phones and running machines. There are also meetings, breaks, and lunch hours that serve to break up the day and provide opportunities for socializing. This contact with other people provides a built-in system of motivation to at least appear busy at work. In contrast, many people who start a home-based business are faced with nothing but a quiet, empty house. Some find it difficult to motivate themselves and succumb to boredom and loneliness. But such isolation does have a positive side: working at home increases productivity by an average of 20 percent, so home-based business owners can often get more work done in less time. Planning is necessary to overcome the negative effects of isolation, however. Experts recommend that home-based business owners schedule interaction with other people on a regular basis, using such means as business meals, outside meetings and appointments, clubs and associations, and networking.

Yet another common problem encountered by home-based business people is frequent distractions that

reduce productivity. In fact, distractions are everywhere for people who work from home. When faced with a difficult work task, it sometimes seems far preferable to run the vacuum, clean out a closet, walk the dog, have a snack, take a nap, raid the refrigerator, pull some weeds in the garden, or do any of the myriad other things that need doing around a normal household. In addition, people who work from home lack the motivation that peer pressure can provide in a regular office. They also face spouses and children who demand time and attention, as well as friends and neighbors who call to chat or stop by to ask favors.

To be successful, home-based business owners need to be aware that time-stealing temptations exist and take steps to counteract digressions before they turn into habits. If distractions seem overwhelming, the first step is to analyze the situation. If the problem lies with household chores, eating, or the television, the solution may be to get the distractions out of sight. If the problem involves family members or friends and neighbors, it may be necessary to have a frank discussion or family meeting concerning work time and free time. Options for resolving people conflicts include moving the office to another part of the house, hiring a babysitter or arranging for day care, or not taking personal calls during business hours. Ideally, an entrepreneur should set up a daily work schedule, try to work diligently for several hours at a time, and then take a break as a reward.

FINANCIAL AND TAX ASPECTS

Like other forms of self-employment, home-based businesses face a number of challenges relating to financial management and tax compliance. Part of the business plan that is prepared prior to forming a home-based business is a financial plan detailing how much it will cost to begin the new venture and keep it running. After the business has been established, it is vital that the entrepreneur set up a good bookkeeping system to manage cash flow and ensure compliance with tax laws. Bookkeeping systems can range from the simple recording of income and expenses in spreadsheet software like Microsoft Excel to more complex, such as the software Quickbooks that can track multiple revenue and expense streams, invoices, and payroll. Experts also recommend that entrepreneurs set up a separate checking account for their home-based businesses in order to document business expenses more efficiently. Canceled checks, paid bills, invoices, sales slips, receipts, and other financial documentation should be kept on file in case of an audit. Another important aspect of financial planning for a home-based business is tracking working capital the difference between current assets (cash, accounts receivable, and inventory) and current liabilities (operating expenses, debts, and taxes) in order to maintain a realistic picture of where the business stands financially.

Taxes become significantly more complicated with a home-based business. Self-employed persons are allowed to deduct business-related expenses from their income taxes. These include wages paid to others, the cost of professional services, shipping and postage charges, advertising costs, the cost of office supplies and equipment, professional dues and publications, insurance premiums, automobile expenses, and some entertainment and travel costs. However, they are also required to pay self-employment taxes. People who work from their homes may be eligible for another tax deduction known as a home office deduction. The home office deduction allows individuals who meet certain criteria to deduct a portion of mortgage interest or rent, depreciation of the space used as an office, utility bills, home insurance costs, and cleaning, repairs, and security costs from their federal income taxes. Although the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has set strict regulations about who qualifies for the deduction, about 1.6 million people claim the deduction each year. According to Gloria Gibbs Marullo in an article for Nation's Business, the savings can be considerable: a sole proprietor living in a \$150,000 home stands to save about \$2,500 in actual taxes annually.

In general, a home office deduction is allowed if the home office meets at least one of three criteria: 1) the home office is the principal place of business; 2) the home office is the place where the business owner meets with clients and customers as part of the normal business day; or 3) the place of business is a separate structure on the property but is not attached to the house or residence. The deduction is figured on the size of the home office as a percentage of the total house or residence. For example, if the total house size is 2,400 square feet and the home office is 240 square feet, 10 percent of the total house is considered used for business. That would allow the business owner to deduct 10 percent of the household's costs for electricity, real estate taxes, mortgage interest, insurance, and repairs as business expenses.

For many years, the IRS has followed a very strict interpretation of "principal place of business," which prevented some self-employed persons such as an accountant who maintained a home office but also spent a great deal of time visiting clients from claiming the deduction. But in July 1997, responding to the concerns of small-business advocates, the U.S. Congress passed a tax bill that redefined an individual's "principal place of business" to include a home office that meets the following two criteria: 1) it is used to conduct the management or administrative activities of a business; and 2) it is the only place in which the small-business owner conducts those management or administrative activities.

The IRS updates its rules every year and individuals are advised to consult the latest changes on www.irs.gov or work with an accountant to stay within the law on

home office deductions. As home-based businesses continue to play an important role in our economy, institutions and regulations will adapt to working well with these businesses and their unique support requirements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Beech, Wendy M. "Home Alone? Fighting Isolation in Home Based Businesses." *Black Enterprise*. January 2000.

Fishman, Stephen. Home Business Tax Deductions: Keep What You Earn. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Furman, Dan. Start and Run a Real Home Based Business. Bellingham, Wash.: Self Counsel Press, 2009.

Home Business Handbook: Expert Advice for Running a Successful Business Out of Your Home. New York: Perigee Books, 1990.

Marullo, Gloria Gibbs. "Redefining the Home Office Deduction." *Nation's Business*. September 1997.

Price Mueller, Karin. "15 Small Business Tax Deductions:
Tracking Expenses Consistently and Accurately Can Help
You Shrink Your Tax Bill." *Entrepreneur.* 4 March 2010.
Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/money/
taxcenter/taxdeductions/article205334.html.

Raheja, Pramod. "Treat Home Business Like Big Business." Washington Business Journal. 8 June 2007.

Shaw, Michael. "Home Sweet Home Business: Running a Business from Home Can Save Money, but Structure Is a Must." Sacramento Business Journal. 14 March 2008.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

HOTELING

Hoteling is a term used to describe the practice of providing office space to employees on an as-needed basis instead of by means of a permanent workspace, such as a cubicle or office. Hoteling, often referred to as office hoteling, is made possible with modern office and communication technologies. Computer networks, laptops and other mobile devices, as well as sophisticated wireless communications systems all make moving a person and his or her productive tools from one place to another relatively easy. This, in turn, allows the employer to make more efficient use of office space and thus reduce costs. Hoteling systems tend to work particularly well for organizations whose employees travel frequently.

Hoteling was adopted by many consulting and accounting firms in the late 1990s. It had also found proponents among companies with traveling sales forces or large numbers of telecommuters. Basically, hoteling allows employees who spend a great deal of time off-site to return to the home office and plug a laptop computer into a cubicle for a few hours. Hoteling is reservation-based unassigned seating, and is similar to "free addressing" or "hot desking," in which employees occupy whatever desks or offices are

available. Another twenty-first-century trend is "reverse hoteling," which requires employees to register their office space as free when they are out of town or on vacation.

All of these strategies make innovative use of office space in order to accommodate the flexible schedules and work habits of employees. "Today's worker spends less and less time in the office, using it chiefly to touch base or to interact for short periods with team members," Sandra M. Paret explained in the *Dallas Business Journal*. "In a traditional office, up to 50 percent of desks, offices, and workstations are unused at any given point on a typical workday."

THE ALTERNATIVE OFFICING TREND

Hoteling is part of a larger trend known as alternative officing (AO), which encompasses a variety of methods of redesigning office space to reduce costs, improve productivity, adapt to new technology, and accommodate the increased mobility of employees. More and more companies are changing to open office environments with informal meeting rooms, snack areas, project rooms, and focus rooms for individual work. These innovative office designs are intended to foster teamwork and interaction among employees. In turn, alternative officing applies and appeals to employees outside the traditional high-travel jobs of sales and consulting: the category now includes mobile employees who work on the road, from home, or even from the local coffee shop.

While hoteling may save on office space costs, it poses logistical and technological challenges. Work stations should be designed to accommodate multiple employees at different times. Scheduling software must be implemented so companies can plan workspace usage on a daily basis and employees can reserve space from home, on the road, or at the office. There are multiple software solutions for hoteling space management. Telecommunication systems must also have more flexibility, such as floating extensions that can be accessed by the employee at any phone or away from the office.

Small-business owners who consider redesigning their office space to take advantage of hoteling or other alternative officing setups should first identify their goals. Some companies undertake office redesigns in order to improve teamwork and collaboration, while others need to create private areas to improve employee concentration. It may be helpful to conduct a formal workflow analysis or usage pattern study to determine the best use of space.

The most common employee complaints about alternative officing center on a lack of privacy and an office to personalize. Some employees may even feel threatened by the constant state of flux and lack of stability. If employees who need a hoteling space are unable to receive one, they may create unnecessary "just in case" reservations. Other

employees may take over attractive conference rooms or offices without reservations. Both actions undermine the effectiveness of the system and employee morale. Successful implementation of the hoteling system requires more than just the right software. Employees should be treated with respect when reserving rooms, and the system should be monitored in real time to ensure its effectiveness.

It is important to consider the culture of the organization before undertaking an office redesign. Employees at some companies may like the hierarchy provided by a traditional office setting, in which people's status is tied to their office space. Alternative officing, on the other hand, requires people to operate in nonterritorial ways and respect shared space. Small-business owners should investigate a variety of possible arrangements and make sure employees support the plan before making radical changes. "An office redesign can do a lot more than provide a facelift," Katherine C. Berg wrote in the *Dallas Business Journal*. "It can spark productivity, improve employee morale, and ultimately boost the bottom line."

SEE ALSO Flexible Work Arrangements; Workstation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Berg, Katherine C. "Office Updates Bring Efficiency to the Workplace." *Dallas Business Journal.* 26 January 2001.

Brouillard, Sarah. "Hoteling Adapts to Mobile Workers." Minneapolis St. Paul City Business. 16 February 2001.

Gilligan, Eugene. "Flex Time: Corporations Bring Back Hoteling to Improve Efficiency." Commercial Property News. 1 February 2006.

Holland, Kelley. "The Anywhere, Anytime Office." New York Times.. 27 September 2008.

Paret, Sandra M. "Alternative Officing Demands New Approach." *Dallas Business Journal.* 26 January 2001.

Roberts, Rob. "Room to Save: Businesses Can Find Savings by Revisiting Their Space." *Kansas City Business Journal*. 6 February 2009.

Wise, David T. "Identify Goals before Setting Up Open Floor Office." Los Angeles Business Journal. 19 February 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

HUBZONE EMPOWERMENT CONTRACTING PROGRAM

The HUBZone Empowerment Contracting Program is an initiative of the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) that gives preference in securing federal contracts to small businesses located in "historically underutilized business zones," or HUBZones. There are three types of HUBZones: urban areas as defined by U.S. census figures; "nonmetropolitan counties" or rural areas that meet certain median household income parameters; and Native American lands (lands on federally recognized Indian reservations). As of 2008, there were nearly 14,000 HUBZones in the United States.

The HUBZone program, which was established under the Small Business Reauthorization Act of 1997, provides access to federal contracting opportunities for small businesses that maintain a principal office in one of these areas and employ people who live there. It is intended to improve the economic status of distressed communities by encouraging the growth and long-term viability of small businesses, thus helping to create jobs and attract private investment.

As of October 1, 2000, all U.S. government agencies were required to give preference to HUBZone businesses when awarding federal contracts. The goal of the program was to award 2 percent of federal contracts to HUBZone businesses in 2001, 2.5 percent in 2002, and 3 percent in each year thereafter. In 2000 Federal agencies reported that they had awarded only \$663 million in contracts to HUBZone companies, a number that represented 0.33 percent of all primer contracts. This was far short of the goal set for that year. In 2001 the budget for the program was cut sharply and the Small Business Administration (SBA) was forced to maintain the program with limited funds. The program has been maintained, and as of 2009, \$8.2 million of the SBA's budget was earmarked for the HUBZone Program.

The SBA is responsible for determining which businesses are eligible for HUBZone contracts, maintaining a list of qualified small businesses, and reporting to Congress on the results of the program. As of 2008, 13,000 firms were HUBZone-certified. To qualify as a HUBZone contractor, a small business must meet the following criteria: it must be a small business according to SBA size standards; it must have a principal office located in a HUBZone; it must be owned or controlled by U.S. citizens; and at least 35 percent of its employees must be HUBZone residents. If any of a firm's locations meet these standards, then the entire company is eligible for HUBZone status. However, in 2008 questions were raised about how closely the SBA checks to ensure that all firms receiving certification for HUBZone status meet these basic requirements. In a 2008 House Committee on Small Business hearing, it was revealed that in a random study of HUBZone firm applications in September 2007, SBA sought out documentation and proof on only 36 percent of firm applications. In only one instance during that month did SBA representatives visit a firm site to confirm that the firm qualified for HUBZone firm status. Further, the hearing found that the SBA relied heavily on self-reporting from HUBZone-certified firms and only conducted reviews of firm documentation on about 5 percent of HUBZone-certified firms annually.

HUBZone contracts are awarded in three principal ways. When more than one qualified HUBZone business is expected to submit a bid, the contract is awarded competitively at a fair market price. If only one qualified HUBZone business submits a bid, that business can receive a sole source contract at a fair price. In some situations, contracts are awarded via a full and open competition in which qualified HUBZone businesses receive a preference if their bid is less than 10 percent higher than those of other bidders.

In addition to preferences in securing federal contracts, HUBZone businesses also can qualify for higher SBA-guaranteed surety bonds on contract bids. In cases where the HUBZone is also designated as a federal Empowerment Zone/Enterprise Community, small businesses may also qualify for other tax credits and deductions. More about the HUBZone program can be found on the Small Business Administration Web site at www.sba.gov/hubzone.

A Senate bill introduced in early 2010 aimed to reform the HUBZone, specifically by granting the SBA more control over punishing those who commit fraud under the HUBZone program. Under the new law, the SBA would be required to create anti-fraud policies which would ensure that only companies eligible to take part in the HUBZone program do so. The bill would also require companies to ensure that companies in the HUBZone program hire local workers and adhere to other HUBZone program rules. The bill, sponsored by Senators Olympia J. Snowe (R-Maine), Mary L. Landrieu (D-La.), Kit Bond (R-Mo.), and Senator Jeff Merkley (D-Ore.), came after the Government Accountability Office (GAO) released two reports between 2008 and 2009, criticizing some of the ways that the SBA managed the HUBZone program. In the reports, the GAO alleged that the SBA did not adequately screen, manage, or assess companies applying for the HUBZone program, leaving the program open to fraud. Concerns about application times and backlogs were also cited by the GAO, and the Senate bill addresses this by suggesting ways to decrease backlogs and application times.

SEE ALSO 8(a) Programs; Empowerment Zones.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hoover, Kent. "Funds for HUBZones Sliced by Congress." Philadelphia Business Journal. 7 December 2001.

Mangi, Christine. "SBA Budget FAQs for FY 2009" U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/wi milwaukee/fy09 budget faq.pdf.

- U.S. Congress. House of Representatives. Committee on Small Business. "Small Business Administration's Contracting Programs and GAO's Examination of Those Programs" 110th Cong., 2nd sess., July 17, 2008. Washington, DC: GPO, 2008. Available from: http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgi bin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=110 house hearings&docid=f:40869.pdf.
- U.S. Office of Management and Budget. "Detailed Information on the Historically Underutilized Business Zone HUBZone Assessment." *ExpectMore.gov.* Available from: http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/rewrite/assets/omb/expectmore/detail/10004421.2005.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "About SBA." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/index.html.
- Weigelt, Matthew. "Senate Bill Takes Aim at HUBZone Fraud." Federal Computer Week. 24 February 2010. Available from: http://fcw.com/articles/2010/02/24/sba hubzone senate bill.aspx.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

Human Resource Management (HRM) is the term used to describe formal systems devised for the management of people within an organization. The responsibilities of a human resource manager fall into three major areas: staffing, employee compensation and benefits, and defining/designing work. Essentially, the purpose of HRM is to maximize the productivity of an organization by optimizing the effectiveness of its employees. This mandate is unlikely to change in any fundamental way, despite the ever-increasing pace of change in the business world. As Edward L. Gubman observed in the *Journal of Business Strategy*, "the basic mission of human resources will always be to acquire, develop, and retain talent; align the workforce with the business; and be an excellent contributor to the business. Those three challenges will never change."

The importance of HRM extends to small businesses, for while they do not generally have the same volume of human resources requirements as do larger organizations, they too face personnel management issues that can have a decisive impact on business health. As Irving Burstiner commented in *The Small Business Handbook*, "Hiring the right people and training them well can often mean the difference between scratching out the barest of livelihoods and steady business growth.... Personnel problems do not discriminate between small and big business. You find them in all businesses, regardless of size."

PRINCIPLES OF HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

The paramount HRM principle is a simple recognition that human resources are the most important assets of an organization; a business cannot be successful without effectively managing this resource. Another important principle, articulated by Michael Armstrong in his book *A Handbook of Human Resource Management*, is that business success "is most likely to be achieved if the personnel policies and procedures of the enterprise are closely linked with, and make a major contribution to, the achievement of corporate objectives and strategic plans." A third guiding principle, similar in scope, holds that it is the HR's responsibility to find, secure, guide, and develop employees whose talents and desires are compatible with the operating needs and future goals of the company.

Other HRM factors that shape corporate culture whether by encouraging integration and cooperation across the company, instituting quantitative performance measurements, or taking some other action are also commonly cited as key components in business success.

POSITION AND STRUCTURE OF HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

Human resource department responsibilities can be subdivided into three areas: individual, organizational, and career. Individual management entails helping employees identify their strengths and weaknesses; correct their shortcomings; and make their best contribution to the enterprise. These duties are carried out through a variety of activities such as performance reviews, training, and testing. Organizational development, meanwhile, focuses on fostering a successful system that maximizes human (and other) resources as part of larger business strategies. This important duty also includes the creation and maintenance of a change program, which allows the organization to respond to evolving outside and internal influences. Finally, there is the responsibility of managing career development. This entails matching individuals with the most suitable jobs and career paths within the organization.

Human resource management functions are ideally positioned near the theoretic center of the organization, with access to all areas of the business. Since the HRM department or manager is charged with managing the productivity and development of workers at all levels, human resource personnel should have access to and the support of key decision makers. In addition, the HRM department should be situated in such a way that it is able to communicate effectively with all areas of the company.

HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT KEY RESPONSIBILITIES

Human resource management is concerned with the development of both individuals and the organization in which they operate. HRM, then, is engaged not only in securing and developing the talents of individual workers, but also in implementing programs that enhance communication and cooperation between those individual workers in order to nurture organizational development.

The primary responsibilities associated with human resource management include job analysis and staffing, organization and utilization of work force, measurement and appraisal of work force performance, implementation of reward systems for employees, professional development of workers, and maintenance of work force.

Job analysis consists of determining, often with the help of other company areas, the nature and responsibilities of various employment positions. This can encompass determination of the skills and experiences necessary to adequately perform in a position, identification of job and industry trends, and anticipation of future employment levels and skill requirements. "Job analysis is the cornerstone of HRM practice because it provides valid information about jobs that is used to hire and promote people, establish wages, determine training needs, and make other important HRM decisions," stated Thomas S. Bateman and Carl P. Zeithaml in Management: Function and Strategy. Staffing, meanwhile, is the actual process of managing the flow of personnel into, within (through transfers and promotions), and out of an organization. Once the recruiting part of the staffing process has been completed, selection is accomplished through job postings, interviews, reference checks, testing, and other tools.

Organization, utilization, and maintenance of a company's work force is another key function of HRM. This involves designing an organizational framework that makes maximum use of an enterprise's human resources and establishing systems of communication that help the organization operate in a unified manner. Other responsibilities in this area include safety and health and worker-management relations. Human resource maintenance activities related to safety and health usually entail compliance with federal laws that protect employees from hazards in the workplace. These regulations are handed down from several federal agencies, including the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and various state agencies, which implement laws in the realms of worker's compensation, employee protection, and other areas. Maintenance tasks related to worker-management relations primarily entail working with labor unions; handling grievances related to misconduct, such as theft or sexual harassment; and devising communication systems to foster cooperation and a shared sense of mission among employees.

Performance appraisal is the practice of assessing employee job performance and providing feedback to those employees about both positive and negative aspects of their performance. Performance measurements are very important both for the organization and the individual, for they are the primary data used in determining salary increases, promotions, and, in the case of workers who perform unsatisfactorily, dismissal.

Reward systems are typically managed by HR areas as well. This aspect of human resource management is very important, for it is the mechanism by which organizations provide their workers with rewards for past achievements and incentives for high performance in the future. It is also the mechanism by which organizations address problems within their work force, through institution of disciplinary measures.

Employee development and training is another vital responsibility of HR personnel. HR is responsible for researching an organization's training needs, and for initiating and evaluating employee development programs designed to address those needs. These training programs can range from orientation programs, which are designed to acclimate new hires to the company, to ambitious education programs intended to familiarize workers with a new software system.

"After getting the right talent into the organization," wrote Gubman, "the second traditional challenge to human resources is to align the workforce with the business to constantly build the capacity of the workforce to execute the business plan." This is done through performance appraisals, training, and other activities. In the realm of performance appraisal, HRM professionals must devise uniform appraisal standards, develop review techniques, train managers to administer the appraisals, and then evaluate and follow up on the effectiveness of performance reviews. They must also tie the appraisal process into compensation and incentive strategies, and work to ensure that federal regulations are observed.

Responsibilities associated with training and development activities, meanwhile, include the determination, design, execution, and analysis of educational programs. The HRM professional should be aware of the fundamentals of learning and motivation, and must carefully design and monitor training and development programs that benefit the overall organization as well as the individual. The importance of this aspect of a business's operation can hardly be overstated. As Gary Roberts, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts indicated in *Human Resources Management*, "the quality of employees and their development through training and education are major factors in determining long-term profitability of a small business....

Research has shown specific benefits that a small business receives from training and developing its workers, including: increased productivity; reduced employee turnover; increased efficiency resulting in financial gains; [and] decreased need for supervision."

Meaningful contributions to business processes are increasingly recognized as within the purview of active human resource management practices. Of course, human resource managers have always contributed to overall business processes in certain respects by disseminating guidelines for and monitoring employee behavior, for instance, or ensuring that the organization is obeying worker-related regulatory guidelines. Now, increasing numbers of businesses are incorporating human resource managers into other business processes as well. In the past, human resource managers were cast in a support role in which their thoughts on cost/benefit justifications and other operational aspects of the business were rarely solicited. But as John Johnston noted in his article "Time to Rebuild Human Resources," the changing character of business structures and the marketplace are making it increasingly necessary for business owners and executives to pay greater attention to the human resource aspects of operation: "Tasks that were once neatly slotted into well-defined and narrow job descriptions have given way to broad job descriptions or role definitions. In some cases, completely new work relationships have developed; telecommuting, permanent part-time roles and outsourcing major nonstrategic functions are becoming more frequent." All of these changes, which human resource managers are heavily involved in, are important factors in shaping business performance.

THE CHANGING FIELD OF HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

Several business trends have had a significant impact on the broad field of HRM. Chief among them are new technologies. Telecommuting, for instance, has become a very popular option for many workers, and HRM professionals have had to develop new guidelines for this emerging subset of employees. In addition, Internet use now poses an HR dilemma. Should a company monitor which Web sites employees visit and take action against those who visit nonapproved sites or shop online at work? Does an employee's social media and blog postings essentially their nonwork life provide grounds for termination? Companies are struggling to answer how employees' online behavior affects their promotion or termination.

Changes in organizational structure have also influenced the changing face of human resource management. Continued erosion in manufacturing industries in the United States and other nations, coupled with the rise in service industries in those countries, have changed the

workplace, as has the decline in union representation in many industries (these two trends, in fact, are commonly viewed as interrelated). In addition, many companies have scrapped or adjusted their traditional, hierarchical organizational structures in favor of flatter management structures. HRM experts note that this shift in responsibility brought with it a need to reassess job descriptions, appraisal systems, and other elements of personnel management.

A third change factor has been accelerating market globalization. This phenomenon has served to increase competition for both customers and jobs. The latter development enabled some businesses to demand higher performances from their employees while holding the line on compensation. Other factors that have changed the nature of HRM in recent years include new management and operational theories like Total Quality Management (TQM), rapidly changing demographics, and changes in health insurance and federal and state employment legislation.

A recent trend is outsourcing all or part of human resource functions. A business may outsource because it is usually less expensive to pay a vendor a set fee rather than an employee's salary and benefits. Companies also outsource specific HRM needs when in-house expertise is lacking, such as training, recruiting, or managing benefit plans.

SMALL BUSINESS AND HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT

A small business's human resource management needs are not of the same size or complexity of those of a large firm. Nonetheless, even a business that carries only two or three employees faces important personnel management issues. Indeed, the stakes are very high in the world of small business when it comes to employee recruitment and management.

No business wants an employee who is lazy or incompetent or dishonest. But a small business with a work force of half a dozen people will be hurt far more by such an employee than will a company with a work force that numbers in the hundreds (or thousands). Nonetheless, "most small business employers have no formal training in how to make hiring decisions," noted Jill A. Rossiter in *Human Resources: Mastering Your Small Business.* "Most have no real sense of the time it takes nor the costs involved. All they know is that they need help in the form of a 'good' sales manager, a 'good' secretary, a 'good' welder, and so on. And they know they need someone they can work with, who is willing to put in the time to learn the business and do the job. It sounds simple, but it isn't."

Before hiring a new employee, the small-business owner should assess the status of the organization itself. Are current employees being utilized appropriately? Are current production methods effective? Can the needs of

the business be met through an arrangement with an outside contractor or some other means? Is the owner spending his or her time appropriately? As Rossiter noted, "any personnel change should be considered an opportunity for rethinking your organizational structure."

Small businesses also need to match the talents of prospective employees with the company's needs. Efforts to manage this can be accomplished in a much more effective fashion if the small-business owner devotes energy to defining the job and actively taking part in the recruitment process. But the human resource management task does not end with the creation of a detailed job description and the selection of a suitable employee. Indeed, the hiring process marks the beginning of HRM for the small-business owner.

Even the smallest business will benefit from documenting and implementing human resource policies that reflect the organization's culture and state and federal employment laws. "To hold problems to a minimum, specific personnel policies should be established as early as possible," wrote Burstiner. "These become useful guides in all areas: recruitment and selection, compensation plan and employee benefits, training, promotions and terminations, and the like." Depending on the nature of the business enterprise (and the owner's own comfort zone), the owner can even involve his employees in this endeavor. In any case, a carefully considered employee handbook or personnel manual can be an invaluable tool in ensuring that the small-business owner and his or her employees are on the same page. Moreover, a written record can lend a small business some protection in the event that its management or operating procedures are questioned in the legal arena.

Some small-business owners also need to consider training and other development needs in managing their employees. The need for such educational supplements can range dramatically. A bakery owner, for instance, may not need to devote much of his resources to employee training, but a firm that provides electrical wiring services to commercial clients may need to implement a system of continuing education for its workers in order to remain viable.

Finally, the-small business owner needs to establish and maintain a productive working atmosphere for his or her workforce. Employees are far more likely to put in their best effort if they feel that they are treated fairly. The small-business owner who clearly communicates personal expectations and company goals, provides adequate compensation, offers opportunities for career advancement, anticipates workforce training and developmental needs, and provides meaningful feedback to his or her employees is far more likely to be successful than the owner who is neglectful in any of these areas.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Compensation; Employee Manual.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Armstrong, Michael. *A Handbook of Human Resource Management Practice*. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 1999.
- Bateman, Thomas S., and Carl P. Zeithaml. *Management:* Function and Strategy. 2d ed. Homewood, Ill,: Irwin, 1993.
- Bertola, David. "Resource for Resources: Consortium Brings Together an Assembly of Human Resources Pros." *Business First of Buffalo.*. 28 September 2009.
- Burstiner, Irving. *The Small Business Handbook*. New York: Prentice Hall, 1988.
- Cater Rash, Michelle. "Tips to Consider Before Outsourcing Human Resource Functions." *Business Journal of the Greater Triad Area.* 7 December 2009.
- Gubman, Edward L. "The Gauntlet Is Down." *Journal of Business Strategy.* November December 1996.
- Johnston, John. "Time to Rebuild Human Resources." *Business Quarterly*. Winter 1996.
- Marden, William. "The Non Human Element: Second Generation Technology Making HR Professionals Even Better Finding, Promoting Workers." *Jacksonville Business Journal.* 1 August 2008.
- Mathis, Robert L., and John H. Jackson. *Human Resource Management: Essential Perspectives*. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Muller, Max. The Manager's Guide to HR: Hiring, Firing, Performance Evaluations, Documentation, Benefits, and Everything Else You Need to Know. New York: AMACOM, 2009.
- Phillip, Harris. *Managing the Knowledge Culture*. Amherst, Mass.: Human Resource Development Press, 2005.
- Rawdon, Scott. "Automation, Hiring Freezes Have HR Managers Focused on Human Touch." Business First of Columbus. 12 February 2010.
- Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. "Human Resources Management." n.d. U.S. Small Business Administration.
- Rossiter, Jill A. Human Resources: Mastering Your Small Business. Chicago, Ill.: Upstart Publishing, 1996.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

HUMAN RESOURCE POLICIES

Human resource policies are the formal rules and guidelines that businesses put in place to hire, train, assess, and reward the members of their workforce. These policies, when organized and disseminated in an easily used form, can serve to preempt many misunderstandings between employees and employers about their rights and obligations in the business place. According to a 2009 paper by Kaifeng Jiang and colleagues in the *Academy of Management Proceedings*, human resource policies are specifically "employee-focused policies" which help in the decision making needed for human resources practices. Human

resource policies also define what types of human resource processes, programs, and methods a company will use and therefore are important in defining the overall culture of a company.

It is tempting, as a new small-business owner, to focus on the concerns of the business at hand and put off the task of writing up a human resource policy. All business analysts and employment lawyers will advise a new business owner to get a policy down on paper, even if it is a simple one drafted from a boilerplate model. Having policies written is important so that it is clear to all what the policies are and that they are applied consistently and fairly across the organization. Moreover, when issues concerning employee rights and company policies come before federal and state courts, it is standard practice to assume that the company's human resource policies, whether written or verbal, are a part of an employment contract between the employee and the company. Without clearly written policies, the company is at a disadvantage.

Small businesses and especially business start-ups cannot afford to fritter away valuable time and resources on long-drawn-out policy disputes or potentially expensive lawsuits. Having a human resource policy in place from the start can help to avoid this situation. The business owner who takes the time to establish sound, comprehensive human resource policies will be far better equipped to succeed over the long run than the business owner who deals with each policy decision as it erupts. The latter ad hoc style is much more likely to produce inconsistent, uninformed, and legally questionable decisions that may cripple an otherwise prosperous business. For as many small-business consultants state, human resource policies that are inconsistently applied or based on faulty or incomplete data will almost inevitably result in declines in worker morale, deterioration in employee loyalty, and increased vulnerability to legal penalties. To help ensure that personnel management policies are applied fairly, business owners and consultants alike recommend that small business enterprises produce and maintain a written record of their HR policies and of instances in which those policies came into play.

SUBJECTS COVERED BY COMPANY HR POLICIES

Small-business owners should make sure that they address the following basic human resource issues when putting together their personnel policies:

- Equal Employment Opportunity policies
- · Recruitment policies
- Employee selection policies
- Employee classifications
- Employee training

- Workdays, paydays, and pay advances
- Incentive and reward policies
- Overtime compensation
- Meal periods and break periods
- Payroll deductions
- Vacation policies
- Holidays
- Sick days and personal leave (for bereavement, jury duty, voting, etc.)
- Performance evaluations and salary increases
- Performance improvement
- Termination policies

According to Jiang and colleagues, a successful human recourse policy must also have some system of implementation. That is, there must be practices in place for actually implementing the ideas and ideals contained in the policy.

Templates that may be used to create a first human resource policy document are available from many sources. Two such sources that are reputable and offer information of a full range of employment issues are the National Human Resource Association and the Society for Human Resource Management (SHRM). Each maintains a Web site with information on the services it provides and pointers to other reputable service providers. Those Web sites are, respectively, www.humanresources.org and www.shrm.org. The SHRM may be especially useful in this regard, as its Web site includes a page dedicated to human resource policy templates. Companies, of course, can also choose to craft their own policies without the use of a template.

A broad spectrum of issues can be addressed in human resource policies, depending on the nature of the business in question. Examples of such issues include promotion policies; medical and dental benefits provided to employees; use of company equipment and resources (access to Internet, personal use of fax machines and telephones, etc.); continuity of policies; sexual harassment; substance abuse and drug testing; smoking; flextime and telecommuting policies; pension, profit-sharing, and retirement plans; reimbursement of employee expenses (for traveling expenses and other expenses associated with conducting company business); child or elder care; educational assistance; grievance procedures; employee privacy; dress codes; parking; mail and shipping; and sponsorship of recreational activities.

ADVANTAGES OF FORMAL HUMAN RESOURCE POLICIES

Small-business owners who have prepared and updated good personnel management policies have cited several important ways in which these policies contribute to the success of business enterprises. Many observers have pointed out that even the best policies will falter if the business owners or managers who are charged with administering those policies are careless or incompetent in doing so, but for those businesses that are able to administer their HR policies in an intelligent and consistent manner, benefits can accrue in several areas:

Communication with employees. A well-written and thoughtfully presented human resource policy manual can establish the tone that a new business person wishes to maintain within his or her business. Such a policy also serves to disseminate information about what employees may expect from the company as well as what the employer expects from the employees regarding work performance and behavior while on the job.

Communication with managers and supervisors. Formal policies can be helpful to managers and other supervisory personnel faced with hiring, promotion, and reward decisions concerning people who work under them.

Time Savings. Prudent and comprehensive human resource management policies can save companies significant amounts of management time that can then be spent on other business activities, such as new product development, competitive analysis, and marketing campaigns.

Curbing litigation. Members of the legal and business communities agree that organizations can do a lot to cut off legal threats from disgruntled current or ex-employees simply by creating and applying a fair and comprehensive set of personnel policies.

Human resource policies can also achieve multiple benefits at once. Alan Price, in his 2007 book, Human Resource Management in a Business Context, notes that all aspects of a human resource policy aim to accomplish three things. First, they aim to improve work conditions for individual employees. Second, they contribute to business goals, such as increased productivity or increased efficiency. Third, they can have a society-wide impact. For example, by defining the policies regarding a strike situation, these policies can affect an entire community. In many cases, Price and others argue, the same benefits are gleaned from the same policies. For example, a policy about incentives can help employees enjoy a better and more rewarding work environment and a company attract more qualified employees. Such a policy can also help a community by creating more resources and more cash flow within that community.

MAKING CHANGES TO EXISTING HR POLICIES

Companies typically have to make revisions to established HR policies on a regular basis, as the company grows and as the regulatory and business environments in which it operates evolve. When confronted with the challenge of updating HR policies, however, it is important for small businesses to proceed cautiously. For example, if an employee asks the owner of a small business if he might telecommute from his home one day a week, the owner may view the request as a reasonable, relatively innocuous one. But even minor variations in personnel policy can have repercussions that extend far beyond the initially visible parameters of the request. If one employee is granted permission to work from home one day a week, will other employees ask for the same benefit? Does the employee expect the business to foot the bill for any aspect of the telecommuting endeavor, such as the purchase of a computer or modem? Do customers or vendors rely on the employee (or employees) to be in the office 5 days a week? Do other employees need that worker to be in the office to answer questions? Is the nature of the employee's workload such that he can take meaningful work home?

Price again makes a few recommendations regarding the writing or rewriting of human resource policies. Specifically, he recommends that business owners ask how their policies affect competence, commitment, cost-effectiveness, and congruence in a company. That is, he advises that businesses evaluate their human resource policies by contemplating how a current policy affects employee commitment to the company, how a policy enhances competence at a company (by attracting, training, or retaining skilled employees), and how a policy helps a company stay on budget. He also recommends that business owners evaluate the feasibility of a human resource policy by considering how the policy encourages cooperation, communication, and like action between different groups within a business (such as management and employees, for example).

Small-business owners need to recognize that changes in HR policy have the potential to impact, in one way or another, every person in the company, *including* the owner. Proposed changes should be examined carefully and in consultation with others in the organization who may recognize potential pitfalls that other managers, or the business owner herself, may have failed to detect. Once a change in policy is made, it should be disseminated widely and effectively so that everyone within the business is working from the same human resource policy at all times.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Armstrong, Michael. Armstrong's Handbook of Human Resource Management Practice. 11th ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2009.
- Green, Paul C. Building Robust Competencies: Linking Human Resource Systems to Organizational Strategies. San Francisco, Calif.: Jossey Bass, 1999.
- "How to Develop Essential HR Policies and Procedures." HRMagazine. February 2005.
- Jiang, Kaifeng, Mee Sook Kim, Kyongji Han, David P. Lepak, Ying Hong, Andrea Kim, and Anne Laure Winkler.

- "Understanding Human Resource Systems: Conceptualizing How The Parts Work Together." *Academy of Management Proceedings.* Briarcliff Manor, N.Y.: Academy of Management, 2009, 1 6.
- Johnston, John. "Time to Rebuild Human Resources." *Business Quarterly*. Winter 1996.
- Koch, Marianne J., and Rita Gunther McGrath. "Improving Labor Productivity: Human Resource Management Policies Do Matter." *Strategic Management Journal*. May 1996.
- Mathis, Robert L., and John H. Jackson. *Human Resource Management: Essential Perspectives.* 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Price, Alan. *Human Resource Management in a Business Context.* 3rd ed. London: Thomson Learning, 2007.
- Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. "Human Resources Management." U.S. Small Business Administration. n.d.
- Rossiter, Jill A. Human Resources: Mastering Your Small Business. Chicago, Ill.: Upstart Publishing, 1996.
- Society for Human Resource Management. "Sample Policies." Available from: http://www.shrm.org/TemplatesTools/ Samples/Policies/Pages/default.aspx.
- Ulrich, Dave. Delivering Results: A New Mandate for Human Resource Professionals. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT AND THE LAW

The field of human resources management is greatly influenced and shaped by the state and federal laws governing employment issues. Indeed, regulations and laws govern all aspects of human resource management recruitment, placement, development, and compensation.

One of the most important pieces of HRM legislation, which affects all of the functional areas, is Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and subsequent amendments, including the Civil Rights Act of 1991. These acts made illegal the discrimination against employees or potential recruits for reasons of race, color, religion, sex, and national origin. They force employers to follow, and often document, fairness practices related to hiring, training, pay, benefits, and virtually all other activities and responsibilities related to HRM. The 1964 act established the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission to enforce the act, and provides for civil penalties in the event of discrimination. The net result of the all-encompassing civil rights acts is that businesses must carefully design and document numerous procedures to ensure compliance, or face

potentially significant penalties. Another important piece of legislation that complements the civil rights laws mentioned above is the Equal Pay Act of 1963. This act forbids wage or salary discrimination based on sex and mandates equal pay for equal work, with few exceptions. Subsequent court rulings augmented the act by promoting the concept of comparable worth, or equal pay for unequal jobs of equal value or worth.

Other important laws that govern significant aspects of labor relations and human resource management include the following:

- Davis-Bacon Act of 1931. This law requires the payment of minimum wages to nonfederal employees.
- The Norris-Laguardia Act of 1932. This law protects the rights of unions to organize, and prohibits employers from forcing job applicants to promise not to join a union in exchange for employment.
- The Wagner Act of 1935. This law, also known as the National Labor Relations Act, is the main piece of legislation governing union/management relations, and is a chief source of regulation for HRM departments.
- Social Security Act of 1935. This law was enacted in order to protect the general welfare by establishing a variety of systems to assist the aging, the disabled, and children.
- The Walsh-Healy Public Contracts Act of 1936.
 This law was designed to ensure that employees working as contractors for the federal government would be compensated fairly.
- Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) of 1938. This important law mandated employer compliance with restrictions related to minimum wages, overtime provisions, child labor, and workplace safety. Since the law was crafted, what is considered payment under FLSA has been expanded, so that now many types of wages and earnings not previously considered covered under the FLSA are counted. For example, tips and other forms of remuneration are now considered as pay. Some states provide additional legal protection for employees, and in these cases the federal law does not preempt the state law, allowing employees to have this additional protection in place.
- Taft-Hartley Act of 1947. This law created provisions that severely restrict the activities and power of labor unions in the United States.
- Landrum-Griffin Act of 1959. Also known as the Labor-Management Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA), the Landrum-Griffin Act deals primarily with the relationship between a union and its

- members. This law grants certain rights to union members and protects their interests by promoting democratic procedures within labor organizations.
- Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967. This legislation, which was strengthened by amendments in the early 1990s, essentially protects workers forty years of age and older from discrimination.
- Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970. This
 act, which established the Occupational Safety and
 Health Administration, was designed to force
 employers to provide safe and healthy work
 environments and to make organizations liable for
 workers' safety. Today, thousands of regulations,
 backed by civil and criminal penalties, have been
 implemented in various industries to help ensure
 that employees are not subjected to unnecessarily
 hazardous working conditions.
- Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. This law was passed to provide employees who qualify with up to 12 work weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave in a 12-month period for specified family and medical reasons. It also requires group health benefits to be maintained during the leave as if employees continued to work instead of taking leave. The act became effective on August 5, 1993, and applies to companies that employ fifty or more people.
- The Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act (USERRA) of 1994. This act was designed to protect members of the military, armed forces, and reserves. When these employees are away from work due to their duties, they are ensured reemployment or continued employment when their duties end and they return to civilian life.
- The Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) of 1974. This act concerns health benefits and retirement benefits. The act does not require employers to provide such benefits under law, but it does require employers who do provide such benefits to meet certain criteria.
- The Pension Protection Act (PPA) of 2006. This
 federal law regulated the retirement saving packages
 and plans offered by employers. The act offers tax
 incentives for employees which allow for a more
 rapid growth of retirement funds and allows
 employers to sign employees up for automatic
 retirement funds, among other provisions.

The network of state and federal laws that exist to regulate employment and labor relations is extensive. In many cases, rules only apply to firms with a specified minimum number of employees and thus do not regulate small companies. However, other regulations apply to all employee/employer relationships, regardless of enterprise size. Companies of all sizes must therefore make an effort to stay abreast of legislative and regulatory developments in this area. Trade associations are a good source of news on new regulations, as is the Society of Human Resource Management (SHRM). The SHRM tracks developments at the state and federal level regarding human resource matters and makes much of this information available on its Web site, located at www.shrm.org.

For small businesses, it is important to distinguish between common practice, federal laws, and state laws. For example, while many companies provide sick leave, there is no federal law requiring employers to provide this benefit. In fact, according to Dana Shilling's 2008 book, *The Complete Guide To Human Resources and the Law*, about half the workforce does not have paid leave benefits. In some states, however, various forms of leave pay are required.

SEE ALSO Employee Manual; Employment Contracts; Employment Practices Liability Insurance.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Armstrong, Michael. Armstrong's Handbook of Human Resource Management Practice. 11th ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2009.
- Mathis, Robert L., and John H. Jackson. *Human Resource Management: Essential Perspectives.* 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. "Human Resources Management." U.S. Small Business Administration. n.d.
- Rossiter, Jill A. Human Resources: Mastering Your Small Business. Chicago, Ill.: Upstart Publishing, 1996.
- Shilling, Dana. Complete Guide To Human Resources and the Law. New York: Aspen Publishers, 2008.
- Society of Human Resource Management. "Federal Resources." Available from: http://www.shrm.org/LegalIssues/ FederalResources/Pages/default.aspx. Retrieved March 18, 2010.
- U.S. Social Security Administration. "Legislative History: 1935 Social Security Act." Available from: http://www.ssa.gov/ history/35actinx.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 667

I

INCOME STATEMENTS

An income statement presents the results of a company's operations for a given period, such as a quarter or a year. The income statement presents a summary of the revenues, gains, expenses, losses, and net income or net loss of an entity for the period. This statement is similar to a moving picture of the entity's operations during the time period specified. Along with the balance sheet, the statement of cash flows, and the statement of changes in owners' equity, the income statement is one of the primary means of financial reporting. The key item listed on the income statement is the net income or loss. A company's net income for an accounting period is measured as follows: Net income = Revenues - Expenses + Gains - Losses. Income statements are sometimes referred to as operating statements, profit and loss statements (or P&Ls), statement of operations, or earnings statements. As this multitude of names suggests, income statements vary widely from company to company. Although they contain similar data, income statements from different companies will rarely look alike.

Within the income statement there is a wealth of information. A person knowledgeable about reading financial statements can find, in a company's income statement, information about its return on investment, risk, financial flexibility, and operating capabilities. Return on investment is a measure of a firm's overall performance. Risk is the uncertainty associated with the future of the enterprise. Financial flexibility is the firm's ability to adapt to problems and opportunities. Operating capability relates to the firm's ability to maintain a given level of operations.

According to the 2008 book, Wow! I'm in Business: A Crash Course in Business Basics?, by Richard Stim and

Lisa Guerin, even small companies require income statements in order to determine accurate profits. Income statements allow companies to see which items, services, and sales generate what profit once costs are subtracted. For small businesses, income statements are important because they can help determine net income before taxes, which is vital when calculating taxes each year.

The income statement should reflect all items of profit and loss recognized during the accounting period, except for a few items that would be entered directly under retained earnings on the balance sheet, notably prior period adjustments (i.e., correction of errors). The main area of transaction that is not included in the income statement involves changes in the equity of owners. The following summary income statement illustrates the format under generally accepted accounting principles:

Revenues	\$1	,000,000
Expenses	\$	(400,000)
Gains (losses) that are not	\$	(100,000)
extraordinary		
Other gains (losses)	\$	20,000
Income from continuing operations	\$	520,000
Gains (losses) from discontinued	\$	75,000
operations		
Extraordinary gains (losses)	\$	20,000
Cum. effect of changes in	\$	10,000
accounting principles		
Net income	\$	625,000
Pre-tax earnings per share	\$	3.13
(2,000 shares)		

TERMS ON THE INCOME STATEMENT

The Financial Accounting Standards Board provides broad definitions of revenues, expenses, gains, losses, and other terms that appear on the income statement in its Statement of Concepts No. 6. Revenues are inflows or other enhancements of assets of an entity or settlement of its liabilities (or both) during a period, based on production and delivery of goods, provisions of services, and other activities that constitute the entity's major operations. Examples of revenues are sales revenue, interest revenue, and rent revenue.

Expenses are outflows or other uses of assets during a period as a result of delivering or producing goods, rendering services, or carrying out other activities that constitute the entity's ongoing major or central operations. Examples are cost of goods sold, operating expense, administrative expense, salaries expense, and interest expense. Depending on the type of business creating the income statement, some types of expense, such as the research and development expense, may be included as a subset of the expense or may be listed on their own. In this section of the income statement, expenses may be listed by type, amount, or whether the expenses are fixed or variable.

Gains are increases in owners' equity (net assets) from peripheral or incidental transactions of an entity and from all other transactions and events affecting the entity during the accounting period, except those that result from revenues or investments by owners. Examples are a gain on the sale of a building and a gain on the early retirement of long-term debt.

Losses are decreases in owners' equity (net assets) from peripheral or incidental transactions of an entity and from all other transactions and events affecting the entity during the accounting period except those that result from expenses or distributions to owners. Examples are losses on the sale of investments and losses from litigation.

Discontinued operations are those operations of an enterprise that have been sold, abandoned, or otherwise disposed. The results of continuing operations must be reported separately in the income statement from discontinued operations, and any gain or loss from the disposal of a segment must be reported along with the operating results of the discontinued separate major line of business or class of customer. Results from discontinued operations are reported net of income taxes.

Extraordinary gains or losses are material events and transactions that are both unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence. Both of these criteria must be met for an item to be classified as an extraordinary gain or loss. To be considered unusual in nature, the underlying event or transaction should possess a high degree of abnormality and be clearly unrelated to, or only incidentally related to, the ordinary and typical activities of the entity, taking into account the environment in which the entity operates. To

be considered infrequent in occurrence, the underlying event or transaction should be a type that would not reasonably be expected to recur in the foreseeable future, taking into account the environment in which the entity operates.

Extraordinary items could result if gains or losses were the direct result of any of the following events or circumstances: 1) a major casualty, such as an earthquake; 2) an expropriation of property by a foreign government; or 3) a prohibition under a new act or regulation. Extraordinary items are reported net of income taxes.

Gains and losses that are not extraordinary refer to material items that are unusual or infrequent, but not both. Such items must be disclosed separately and would be not be reported net of tax.

An accounting change refers to a change in accounting principle, accounting estimate, or reporting entity. Changes in accounting principles result when an accounting principle is adopted that is different from the one previously used. Changes in estimate involve revisions of estimates, such as the useful lives or residual value of depreciable assets, the loss for bad debts, and warranty costs. A change in reporting entity occurs when a company changes its composition from the prior period, as occurs when a new subsidiary is acquired.

Net income is the excess of all revenues and gains for a period over all expenses and losses of the period. Net loss is the excess of expenses and losses over revenues and gains for a period.

Generally accepted accounting principles require disclosing earnings per share amounts on the income statement of all public reporting entities. Earnings per share data provide a measure of the enterprise's management and past performance and enables users of financial statements to evaluate future prospects of the enterprise and assess dividend distributions to shareholders. Disclosure of earnings per share for effects of discontinued operations and extraordinary items is optional, but it is required for income from continuing operations, income before extraordinary items, cumulative effects of a change in accounting principles, and net income.

Primary earnings per share and fully diluted earnings per share may also be required. Primary earnings per share is a presentation based on the outstanding common shares and those securities that are in substance equivalent to common shares and have a diluting effect on earnings per share. Convertible bonds, convertible preferred stock, stock options, and warrants are examples of common stock equivalents. The fully diluted earnings per share presentation is a pro forma presentation that shows the dilution of earnings per share that would have occurred if all contingent issuances of common stock that would individually reduce earnings per share had taken place at the beginning of the period.

RECOGNIZING REVENUES AND EXPENSES

There are two methods of accounting for revenues and expenses. The key difference between them has to do with how each records transactions cash coming into and going out of the company.

Cash Basis. Accounting records and statements prepared using the cash basis recognize income and expenses according to real-time cash flow. Income is recorded upon receipt of funds, rather than based upon when it is actually earned; expenses are recorded as they are paid, rather than as they are actually incurred. Under this accounting method, therefore, it is possible to defer taxable income by delaying billing so that payment is not received in the current year. Likewise, it is possible to accelerate expenses by paying them as soon as the bills are received, in advance of the due date.

Accrual Basis. A company using an accrual basis for accounting recognizes both income and expenses at the time they are earned or incurred, regardless of when cash associated with those transactions changes hands. Under this system, revenue is recorded when it is earned rather than when payment is received; expenses are recorded when they are incurred rather than when payment is made. At any one point in time, a company's statements will look very different depending on which accounting method was used in their preparation. Over time, however, these differences diminish since all expenses and revenues are eventually recorded.

Companies using the generally preferred accrual method of accounting use what is called the revenue recognition principle. This Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) principle generally requires that revenue be recognized in the financial statements when: 1) realized or realizable; and 2) earned. Revenues are realized when products or other assets are exchanged for cash or claims to cash or when services are rendered. Revenues are realizable when assets received or held are readily convertible into cash or claims to cash. Revenues are considered earned when the entity has substantially accomplished what it must do to be entitled to the benefits represented by the revenues. Recognition through sales or the providing (performance) of services provides a uniform and reasonable test of realization. Limited exceptions to the basic revenue principle include recognizing revenue during production (on long-term construction contracts), at the completion of production (for many commodities), and subsequent to the sale at the time of cash collection (on installment sales).

In recognizing expenses, an effort must be made to match the costs with any revenues for which they are related. This is called the matching principle because expense and revenues are "matched." For example, matching, or associating, the cost of goods sold with the revenues that resulted directly and jointly from the same transaction is reasonable and practical. To recognize costs for which it is difficult to adopt some association with revenues, accountants use a rational and systematic allocation policy that assigns expenses to the periods during which the related assets are expected to provide benefits, such as depreciation, amortization, and insurance. Some costs are charged to the current period as expenses (or losses) merely because no future benefit is anticipated, no connection with revenue is apparent, or no allocation is rational and systematic under the circumstances that is, an immediate recognition principle.

The current operating concept of income would include only those value changes and events that are controllable by management and that are incurred in the current period from ordinary, normal, and recurring operations. Any unusual and nonrecurring items of income or loss would be recognized directly in the statement of retained earnings. Under this concept, investors are primarily interested in continuing income from operations.

The all-inclusive concept of income includes the total changes in equity recognized during a specific period, except for dividend distributions and capital transactions. Under this concept, unusual and nonrecurring income or loss items are part of the earning history of a company and should not be overlooked. Currently, the all-inclusive concept is generally recognized; however, certain material prior period adjustments should be reflected adjustments of the opening retained earnings balance.

FORMATS OF THE INCOME STATEMENT

According to a set of business standards known as Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), income statements can have a variety of formats and presentations. The income statement can be prepared using either the singlestep or the multiple-step format. The single-step format lists and totals all revenue and gain items at the beginning of the statement. All expense and loss items are then fixed and the total is deducted from the total revenue to give the net income. The multiple-step income statement presents operating revenue at the beginning of the statement and nonoperating gains, expenses, and losses near the end of the statement. However, various items of expenses are deducted throughout the statement at intermediate levels. The statement is arranged to show explicitly several important amounts, such as gross margin on sales, operating income, income before taxes, and net income. Extraordinary items, gains and losses, accounting changes, and discontinued operations are always shown separately at the bottom of the income statement ahead of net income, regardless of which format is used.

Each format of the income statement has its advantages. The advantage of the multiple-step income statement is that it explicitly displays important financial and managerial information that the user would have to calculate from a single-step income statement. The single-step format has the advantage of being relatively simple to prepare and to understand. In some cases, the single-step format is called the "condensed income statement" and the multiple-step income statement is referred to as a "full" or "complete" income statement. According to the 2008 book, *Intermediate Accounting?*, by Loren A. Nikolai, John D. Bazley, and Jefferson P. Jones, whether a business uses the full format or the condensed income statement, it is vital for the business to include all the financial information that might affect any decisions or opinions of readers outside the company.

A study published in the *International Journal of Management* in 2008 suggested that there might be a link between income statement format and the quality of the statement itself. Study authors, for example, found that the way earnings are classified and presented in an income statement may impact the accuracy and forecasts of earnings. The study also suggested that while bottom line earnings are kept the same, the flexibility of the income statement format allowed companies to change expenses from category to category, potentially creating a skewed picture of earnings. The study also found that multiple-step formats of income statements make it harder for readers to compare companies.

According to a 2008 article in the *Journal of Accountancy*, one major change that has occurred to the income statement since 2008 has been electronic. More businesses were relying on a language known as XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting Language) to transmit income statement data. The attraction of XBRL for income statements is that it imbues each line of information with additional data, such as currency and status.

SEE ALSO Annual Reports; Balance Sheet; Cash Flow Statement; Financial Statements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cong, Yu. "Relationship between Industry Characteristics of Firms and Their Financial Statement Presentation Formats: an Empirical Study in the United States." *International Journal of Management* 25, no. 1 (2008).

Miller, Paul B. W., Paul R. Bahnson, and Brian P. Mcallister. "A New Day for Business Combinations: Recognizing the Whole Enterprise." *Journal of Accountancy* 205, no. 6 (2008).

Nikolai, Loren A., John D. Bazley, and Jefferson P. Jones. *Intermediate Accounting*. 11th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008.

Orr, Jayson. "Making Your Numbers Talk: The Income Statement." CMA Management. November 2000.

Phillips, Mary E., Tammy E. Bahmanziari, and Robert G. Colvard. "Six Steps to XBRL: Learn How to Translate Your Income Statement into Tagged Format." *Journal of Accountancy* 205, no. 2 (2008). Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan, 2007.

Rappaport, Alfred. "Show Me the Cash Flow! The Income Statement Badly Needs an Overhaul." *Fortune.* 16 September 2002.

Stim, Richard, and Lisa Guerin. Wow! I'm in Business: A Crash Course in Business Basics. 2d ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008. Taylor, Peter. Book Keeping & Accounting for Small Business. 7th ed. Oxford, U.K.: How To Books, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INCORPORATION

Corporate ownership is one of three broad categories defining the legal ownership structure of a business. The other two broad categories are sole proprietorship and partnership. In a sole proprietorship, the owner is personally liable for his or her business's debts and losses, there is little distinction made between personal and business income, and the business terminates upon the death of the owner or the owner's decision to change the legal character of the firm (by relinquishing part or all of his or her ownership in the enterprise). A partnership is merely joint ownership, and in terms of personal liability, is similar to a sole proprietorship. Sole proprietorships and partnerships are categories of business ownership that may be entered into and dissolved fairly easily. Incorporation, on the other hand, is a more complex process. Incorporating involves the creation of a legal entity that serves as a sort of "person" who can enter into and dissolve contracts; incur debts; initiate or be the recipient of legal action; and own, acquire, and sell goods and property. A corporation, which must be chartered by a state or the federal government, is recognized as having rights, privileges, assets, and liabilities distinct from those of its owners.

In the 1990s, a new form of business structure became available to those operating businesses in many states. By the year 2002 this form, the limited liability company (LLC) or limited liability partnership (LLP), was available in all fifty U.S. states and has become the business form of choice for newly formed businesses. These limited liability entities are the only forms of business structure other than the corporation in which the personal liability of the owners is limited. This feature accounts for their popularity. Also, LLCs can choose to be taxed as corporations, allowing them to enjoy some of the same tax advantages. According to Anthony Mancuso in his 2009 book, *Incorporate Your Business: A Legal Guide to Forming a Corporation in Your State*, LLCs were created to combine some of the most popular features of both the corporation and the sole

proprietorship or partnership. Essentially, LLC status permits business owners to pay business taxes on their personal income tax returns but offers some of the added protection that corporations can provide.

For the majority of small businesses, the relative simplicity and flexibility of the LLC makes it the better choice of business structure. However, there are situations in which incorporation may still be preferable. If a company wishes to do any of the following three things, incorporation is preferable to forming a limited liability company: 1) the company expects to have multiple investors or offer stock to the public; 2) the company wishes to offer extensive fringe benefits to owner-employees; and 3) the company hopes to use stock options or stock bonuses as part of an incentive program. In each of these three instances, Internal Revenue Service (IRS) rules regulating corporations make the desired activity either possible or more easily done than would be the case for limited liability companies.

Mancuso explains that there is a new type of LLC being developed in many states. Known as the series LLC, this new type of entity would allow companies to form series or departments under one LLC. Each series is allowed separate functions, sets of assets, personnel, and sometimes even separate liability. However, currently much remains unknown about series LLCs, since laws surrounding these entities are still being shaped in the early 2010s.

Prospective entrepreneurs and established businesspeople operating sole proprietorships and partnerships are encouraged to weigh several factors when considering incorporating. Indeed, incorporation can have a fundamental impact on many aspects of business operation, from taxes and document keeping requirements to raising capital and owner liability.

ADVANTAGES OF INCORPORATION

- Raising Capital. Incorporation is generally regarded as an indication that the owners are serious about their business enterprise and intend to devote time and resources to the venture for a significant period of time. This factor, as well as the reporting requirements of incorporation and in some cases the owners' more formidable financial resources, make corporations more attractive to some lending institutions. In addition, corporations have the option of raising capital by selling shares in their business to investors. Stockholders know that if the business they are investing in is a corporation, their personal assets are safe if the company gets into litigation or debt trouble.
- Ability to attract and keep more qualified employees.
 Corporations sometimes offer additional incentives to employees and potential employees, which can be useful when recruiting and retaining a workforce.

- Due to certain tax advantages that corporations enjoy, they are often able to offer employees additional benefits. Also, corporations can offer employees stock options.
- Ease of Ownership Transfer. Ownership of the company can be transferred fairly easily by simply selling stock (though some corporations attach restrictions in this regard).
- Continued existence. Since corporations are separate legal entities, they remain unaffected by changes of management, ownership, or even the death of owners. They continue to exist unless there is a decision to dissolve the corporation or unless bankruptcy proceedings are leveled against the corporation.
- Separation of executives, managers, and owners. The
 corporate structure separates these roles and offers
 each its own rules, duties, and responsibilities. When
 a business incorporates, part of the paperwork
 involves assigning these roles, which are largely
 predefined. This system ensures clarity and
 transparency and also promotes a good system of
 checks and balances in the business structure.
- Tax Advantages. Some businesses enjoy lower tax rates under the incorporated designation than they would if they operated as a partnership or sole proprietorship. For instance, business owners can adjust the salaries they pay themselves in ways that impact the corporation's profits and, subsequently, its tax obligations. It can also be easier for a business to invest in pension plans and other fringe benefits as a corporation because the cost of these benefits can be counted as tax-deductible business expenses. Business owners who have incorporated their business can also enjoy "income splitting," which refers to the process by which business profits and personal income are taxed differently. This process allows business profits to be taxed at lower corporate rates and allows business owners to tax their business income as a salary, sometimes enjoying tax breaks on employee benefits as well.
- Liability. This factor is often cited as far and away the most important advantage to incorporation. When a company incorporates, the shareholders or owners of the corporation are liable only up to the amount of money they contribute to the firm. Moreover, while a corporation can be targeted in legal actions such as lawsuits, the personal assets of the company's owners cannot be touched if a judgment is rendered against their establishment since it is recognized as a legal entity separate from the owners/shareholders.

Still, while incorporation provides business owners with far greater liability protection than they would enjoy if they operated as a standard partnership or sole proprietorship, business experts note that certain instances remain wherein the personal assets of business owners may be vulnerable:

- Many small-business owners who approach banks to secure financing for a new corporation are asked to sign a personal guarantee that assures the lending institution that they will pay back the loan if the corporation is unable to do so. Banks sometimes require similar guarantees from entrepreneurs and small-business owners seeking financial assistance to lease equipment or facilities. Owners are also held personally responsible for ensuring that the corporation makes its required tax payments.
- Protection from liability can also be compromised in situations in which legal action is brought against a director or officer who is alleged to have committed some transgression outside the parameters of his or her job description. In other words, a business owner or shareholder can still be sued for personal actions.
- In some cases, key personnel of a corporation, such as board members or officers, can be held personally liable if the establishment that they operate has been found criminally negligent or guilty of willful criminal acts.
- If a corporation fails to pay some taxes, tax authorities such as the IRS can seek to reclaim these unpaid amounts from the owners and even from the owner's personal assets.
- The personal assets of business owners operating a corporation can also be threatened if it is determined that the business has not been properly established and adequately maintained. In such instances, a plaintiff may claim that the corporation and the owner are one and the same, and therefore the owner's personal assets can be used to satisfy the judgment. This is called "piercing the corporate veil." There are several steps that business owners can take, however, to ensure that their corporation protection is maintained. These include: 1) keeping up with taxes and regulatory requirements; 2) staying in full compliance with guidelines regarding corporate minutes and various organizational bylaws; 3) keeping personal and corporate accounts completely separated from one another; 4) showing proper capitalization by maintaining a satisfactory debt-to-equity ratio; and 5) always treating the business as a separate, professional business enterprise and creating adequate paperwork as well as documentation to show this fact.

DISADVANTAGES OF INCORPORATION

 Regulatory and Record keeping Requirements.
 Corporate operations are governed by local, state, and federal regulations to a greater degree than are

- other businesses. Each state has a Business Corporation Act (BCA) or Business Corporation Law, under which corporations are governed. As might be expected, the new business must adhere to state BCA rules as well as all federal regulations. Small businesses may find the extra paperwork burdensome and inflexible, especially if a business is used to a more informal way of doing business. Some business owners who incorporate may feel that adhering to external rules deprives them of some of the control they previously enjoyed over their company.
- Added Cost of Doing Business. Regulatory and record-keeping guidelines and requirements often make it necessary for corporations to make additional investments (in accounting staffing, etc.) devoted to seeing that those legal requirements are met. In addition, there are fees associated with incorporating to which business partnerships and sole proprietorships are not subject. To become a corporation, for example, a business must file articles of incorporation (and pay a filing fee).
- "Double" Taxation. People who are owners of a corporation, and who also work as an employee of the business, can receive financial compensation in two different ways. In addition to receiving a salary or wages for work performed, the owner may also receive a dividend or distribution on the stock that he or she owns. Any distribution of income to stockholders via dividends is taxable, however, if the corporation is organized as a "C corporation." This is sometimes called "double taxation" in recognition of the fact that such income has in reality been taxed twice, first when the corporation paid taxes on its profits, and secondly when the dividends were distributed. Companies that register as an "S corporation," however, are able to avoid this added tax.
- Separation of Finances. While incorporation
 provides significant protection of owners' personal
 assets from repercussions of business downturns, it
 also means that a business owner is not allowed to
 tap into the corporation's account for assistance in
 meeting personal debts.

S CORPORATIONS AND C CORPORATIONS

Small-business owners can choose to incorporate as one of two basic types of corporations. The C corporation is the more traditional of the arrangements and is more frequently employed by large companies. With a regular corporation, the business's profits or losses are absorbed directly into the company. With the alternative corporate arrangement the S corporation (also sometimes known

as the Subchapter S corporation) profits and losses pass through to the company's shareholders.

The S corporation option was actually put together by the federal government in recognition of the fact that the operating challenges faced by small and large businesses can often be quite different. Indeed, the S corporation was shaped specifically to accommodate small-business owners. S corporations give their owners the limited liability protections provided by corporate status, while also providing them with a more advantageous tax environment. In fact, S corporation status puts companies in the same basic tax situation as partnerships and sole proprietorships. Whereas C corporations are subject to the above-mentioned double taxation, profits registered by an S corporation are taxed only once, when they reach the company's shareholders.

To qualify as an S corporation, a business must meet the following requirements: 1) it must be a U.S. corporation; 2) it can have only a limited number of shareholders (100 in 2009); and 3) it may not offer more than one class of outstanding stock. In terms of the maximum number of shareholders, starting with taxable years beginning after December 31, 2004, a family may elect to have all the members of the family that hold stock directly or indirectly in an S corporation treated as one shareholder for purposes of the number-of-shareholders limitation. This election may be made by any family member. "Members of the family" are defined as individuals with a common ancestor, lineal descendants of the common ancestor, and the spouses (or former spouses) of such lineal descendants or common ancestor. These are the primary requirements for seekers of S corporation status, although the government has additional stipulations regarding the citizenship of owners/ shareholders and affiliations with other business entities. Prospective S corporations must be in accordance with all these restrictions. It is also important to note that corporations cannot switch from S corporations to C corporations and back again. A company wishing to do so will generally need to wait 5 years. For this reason and for the fees involved in incorporation, it is a good idea to consider the long-term plans as well as any upcoming tax changes or regulation changes before deciding what organizational structure a business should have.

THE PROCESS OF INCORPORATION

The actual fees required to incorporate generally amount to several hundred dollars, although the total cost differs from state to state (corporations usually pay both an initial filing fee and an annual fee to the states in which they operate). Hiring an attorney to assist in the process can raise the cost, but several services are available on the Internet to assist businesses with the incorporation process. The Small Business Administration has noted that the

owners of a business that is going to be incorporated must agree on several important issues, including the nature of the business; the total number of shares of stock the corporation will make available; the stock that the owners will be able to purchase; the amount of financial investment that each of the owners will make; the bylaws by which the corporation will operate; the management structure of the corporation; and the name under which the business will operate.

Indeed, it is a good idea to reserve the proposed name of the corporation with the state before filing articles of incorporation. The owners of the business must make sure that they have a clear right to that name, since only one corporation may possess any given name in each state. If a business owner files articles of incorporation using a name that already belongs to another corporation, the application will be rejected. Some businesses wishing someday to expand their company beyond the state level may wish to run a more thorough check to ensure that the chosen business name is not used in other states or even countries. The name of the business must also include either corporation, company, limited or incorporated as part of its legal name; such terms serve notice to people and businesses outside the company that it is a legal entity unto itself and thus subject to different laws than other business types.

Since the corporation will be a legal entity separate from its owners, separate financial accounts and record-keeping practices also need to be established. Once the shareholders have reached agreement on these issues, they must prepare and file articles of incorporation or a certificate of incorporation with the corporate office of the state in which they have decided to incorporate. Any corporation, with the exception of banks and insurance companies, can incorporate under Section 3 of the Model Business Corporation Act.

Business experts also counsel organizers of a corporation to put together a preincorporation agreement that specifies the various roles and responsibilities that each owner will take on in the corporation once it has come into being. Preincorporation agreements typically cover many of the above-mentioned issues and can be supplemented with other legal documents governing various business operations, such as inventory purchases and lease agreements. Preincorporation agreements are also sometimes drawn up with third parties. Such contracts generally address: 1) scope of potential liability; 2) rights and obligations for both the corporation and its organizers once it has been formed; 3) provisions to address business issues if incorporation never occurs for some reason; and 4) provisions for declining the contract once the corporation has been formed.

Once a company has incorporated, stock can be distributed and the shareholders can elect a board of

directors to take formal control of the business. Small corporations often institute buy-sell agreements for their shareholders. Under this agreement, stock that is given up by a shareholder, either because of death or a desire to sell, must first be made available to the business's other established shareholders. Stock issues and shareholder responsibilities are usually fairly straightforward in smaller companies, but larger corporations with large numbers of shareholders generally have to register with state regulatory agencies or the federal Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

In addition, incorporation requires the adoption of corporate bylaws. The bylaws, which are not public record, include more specific information about how the corporation will be run. These are the rules and regulations that govern the internal affairs of the corporation, although they may not conflict with the Articles of Incorporation or the corporate laws of the state in which the corporation operates. The bylaws are adopted by the board or the corporation's shareholders and may be amended or repealed at a later date. When preparing bylaws, it is sometimes easiest to start with the model bylaws that typically arrive with corporate kits or incorporation guides, although these may be altered. The bylaws should specify such information as:

- The location of corporate offices
- The names and powers of shareholders and directors
- The date and time for regular shareholders' and board of directors' meetings
- The content of such meetings
- The period of notice required before such meetings
- Voting eligibility
- Voting procedures
- Election procedures for seating directors and officers
- The names and duties of officers
- · How financial transactions will be conducted
- The procedures for amending or repealing bylaws
- Stipulations as to whether powers or duties of board of directors may be relegated to ad hoc committees
- Procedures to be followed in the event of a merger with another company or the dissolution of the corporation itself

CORPORATE OWNERSHIP AND CONTROL

The owners of a corporation remain the ultimate controllers of that business's operations, but exercising that control is a more complicated process than it is for owners of partnerships or sole proprietorships. Control depends in part on whether the owners decide to make the corporation a public company, in which shares in the company are available to the general public, or a private or closely held corporation, where shares are concentrated in the hands of a few owners.

In most cases, small businesses have a modest number of shareholders or owners. When it comes to the day-to-day operations of the corporation, shareholders generally have very few powers. They are responsible for electing the board of directors and removing them from office. In smaller corporations, the shareholders can give themselves more operational powers by including provisions in the articles and bylaws of the corporation.

In most cases, however, it is the shareholder-appointed board of directors that runs the company. It is for this reason that companies work hard to keep shareholders happy. Of course, shareholders and stockholders ultimately decide the financial success of a company. If stockholders are unhappy with the direction of a company, they may sell their stocks and shares, driving the stock prices and therefore the perceived value of a company down. Directors are responsible for all aspects of the company's operation, and it is the board that appoints the key personnel responsible for overseeing the business's daily operations. The officers (president, vice president, treasurer, etc.), though appointed by the board of directors, often wield the greatest power in a corporation; indeed, in some corporations, officers are also members of the board of directors. Of course, in situations where only one person owns the incorporated company, he or she will bear many of the above responsibilities.

INCORPORATING IN DELAWARE AND NEVADA

Over the years, many companies have chosen to incorporate in Delaware or Nevada because of those states' business-friendly environment regarding taxation and liability issues. These states offer lower fees in many cases as well as less stringent regulations when compared to other states. But some business experts caution small businesses from automatically casting their lots with these states. Small businesses with a small number of shareholder-employees should probably incorporate within their own state of operation. Although Delaware may offer some tax breaks and potentially more statutory protection from liability for corporate directors than most other states, for a small corporation the advantages are usually outweighed by the disadvantages. For instance, a company incorporated in Delaware but operating elsewhere must appoint someone in Delaware to be an agent for the corporation (there are companies in Delaware that do this). In addition, such a firm will have to pay an annual franchise (corporate) tax to the state of Delaware as well as file an application in its home state to do business as a foreign corporation. This designation will require the corporation to pay a franchise fee in addition to its usual state income taxes. In fact, paying state income taxes may cancel out any tax advantages offered by Delaware. According to Mancuso, incorporating in a state such as Nevada or Delaware makes the most sense for a large corporation seeking mainly liability benefits from competitors. It is generally not advantageous for smaller businesses.

SEE ALSO Articles of Incorporation; C Corporation; Limited Liability Company; S Corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Brittin, Jocelyn West. "Selecting the Legal Structure for Your Business." U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/pub mp25txt.txt.
- Colville, John. "Incorporation: Pros and Cons." Accountancy. July 2000.
- Emanuel, Steven L. *Corporations*. 6th ed. New York: Aspen Publishers, 2009.
- Fink, Philip R. "Limited Liability Companies: Tax and Business Law." *Tax Adviser.* June 2005.
- "How and Why to Incorporate Your Business." *Entrepreneur*. 11 May 2005. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/article/0,4621,321322,00.html.
- Internal Revenue Service. "S Corporations." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98263,00. html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.
- Jamison, Robert W. C Corporation Taxation. Chicago, Ill.: CCH Group, 2009.
- Krebsbach, Karen. "Community Banks Press IRS Change: De Novo and Startup Banks Are Eager to Consider LLC Status. But to Be Truly Worthwhile, an IRS Rule Change Is Needed to Make the Switch More Tax Advantageous. So What's the Holdup?" US Banker. October 2005.
- Lee, Min Yun. "Incorporating Could Become Your Company's Profitable First Step." *Houston Business Journal.* 22 September 2000.
- Mancuso, Anthony. LLC or Corporation? How to Choose the Right Form for Your Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 2004.
- Mancuso, Anthony. Incorporate Your Business: A Legal Guide to Forming a Corporation in Your State. 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- Oster, Rick. "S Corporation Vs. LLCs, The Pros and Cons of Each Business Form." *Entrepreneur.* 23 April 2001.
- Schnee, Edward J. "Debt Allocation and LLCs." *Journal of Accountancy*.. September 2004.
- Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business. 11th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- Thompson, Margaret Gallagher. "Where We Were and Where We Are in Family Limited Partnerships." *Legal Intelligencer.* 1 August 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INDIVIDUAL RETIREMENT ACCOUNTS (IRAS)

An individual retirement account (IRA) is a tax-deferred retirement program in which any employed person can participate, including self-employed persons and small-business owners. In most cases, the money placed in an IRA is deducted from the worker's income before taxes and is allowed to grow tax-deferred until the worker retires. IRA funds can be invested in a variety of ways, including stocks and bonds, money market accounts, treasury bills, mutual funds, and certificates of deposit. Intended to make it easier for individuals to save money for their own retirement, IRAs are nonetheless subject to a number of complex government regulations and restrictions. The amount of annual contributions permitted, and the tax deductibility thereof, is dependent on the individual worker's situation.

The main difference between IRAs and employer-sponsored retirement plans is that IRA funds, although held by a trust or annuity, are under the complete discretion of the account holder as far as withdrawals and choice of investments. For this reason, IRAs are known as self-sponsored and self-directed retirement accounts. Even combination plans that allow employers to make contributions, like Simplified Employee Pension (SEP) IRAs, are considered self-sponsored since they require the employee to set up his or her own IRA account. A special provision of IRAs allows individuals to roll over funds from an employer-sponsored retirement plan to an IRA without penalty.

Proposed legislation in 2010, however, might blur the lines between employer-sponsored plans and IRAs. The administration of President Barack Obama has proposed legislation which would make it mandatory for small businesses of over ten employees to automatically sign up all employees to an IRA if no company retirement plan is offered. Under this legislation, employees would have to opt out of the IRA to prevent part of the paychecks being deposited into the IRA. The legislation, however, would not make it mandatory for employers to match employee IRA contributions. Deposits made into IRAs after this legislation would offer employees a saver's tax credit. This credit would match the contributions employees make into their IRAs with government funds. If such legislation passes sometime during the 2010s, employees might be enrolled in automatic IRAs within a few years.

IRAs were authorized by Congress in 1974 as part of a broader effort to reform laws governing pensions. Recognizing that employers facing intense competition might decide to cut costs by reducing the retirement benefits provided to employees and that government programs

such as Social Security would not be enough to fill in the gaps. Congress sought to encourage individual taxpayers to undertake long-term savings programs for their own retirement. The Internal Revenue Service responded by making provisions for individual retirement accounts in section 408 of the tax code. IRAs quickly became recognized as one of the most advantageous and flexible retirement options available, enabling workers to control their own preparations for the conclusion of their working lives.

IRA PROVISIONS

In the original provisions, elective pre-tax contributions to IRAs were limited to \$1,500 per year. The maximum annual contribution increased to \$2,000 in 1982, but new restrictions were imposed upon workers who were covered under an employer's retirement plan. For example, such workers were not eligible to deduct their total IRA contributions unless their adjusted gross income was less than \$25,000 if unmarried, or less than \$40,000 if married. A partial deduction was available for single workers who earned up to \$35,000 and married workers who earned up to \$50,000, but no deductions were allowed for people with higher income levels. These restrictions did not apply to self-employed individuals and others who did not participate in an employer's plan.

For tax year 2010, if Man A is covered by a retirement plan at work, his deduction for contributions to a traditional IRA will be phased out if his modified adjusted gross income is: 1) more than \$89,000 but less than \$109,000 if he is filing a joint return as a married couple filing a joint return or is a qualifying widower; or 2) more than \$56,000 but less than \$66,000 if he is filing as the head of household or a single person; or 3) less than \$10,000 if he is a married person filing a separate return rather than a joint return.

The way the tax code was written, individuals were intended to begin making regular withdrawals from their IRAs upon retirement. These withdrawals would be considered income and subjected to income tax, in the case of traditional IRAs, which are taxed only when someone withdraws money. However, the individual was presumed to be in a lower tax bracket by this time than they had been during their working years. "Ordinary" distributions from an IRA are those taken when a worker is between the ages of 59 ½ and 70 ½. Though workers are not required to begin receiving distributions until they reach age 70 ½, most establish a regular schedule of distributions to supplement their income during this time.

The total annual distributions from an IRA cannot exceed \$150,000 per year, or they are subject to a 15 percent penalty in addition to the regular income tax. "Early" withdrawals, or those taken before a worker reaches age 59 ½, are subject to a 10 percent penalty on top of the regular income tax, except in cases of death or disability of

the account holder. In addition, there are ten other reasons that the government will let a person access the money, such as higher education expenses and first-time homeownership. The rules on such distributions are very rigid and one must carefully document any reasons for early withdrawal or face IRS penalties. The early distribution penalty is intended to discourage younger people from viewing an IRA as a tax-deferred savings account.

Legislation passed over the years since the IRA's initial authorization has refined the scope, provisions, and requirements of IRAs so that other forms are available besides the basic, individual "contributory" IRA. As outlined by W. Kent Moore in *The Guide to Tax-Saving Investing*, the different IRA variations include:

- 1. Spousal IRAs, which enable a working spouse to contribute to an IRA opened for a nonworking partner
- 2. Third-party-sponsored IRAs, which are used by employee organizations, labor unions, and others wishing to contribute on workers' behalf
- 3. Simplified Employee Pensions (SEPs), which enable employers to provide retirement benefits by contributing to workers' IRAs
- 4. Savings Incentive Match Plan for Employees (SIM-PLE) IRAs, which require employers to match up to 3 percent of an employee's salary, or \$6,000 annually, and also allow employees to contribute another \$6,000 per year to their own accounts
- 5. Rollover contribution accounts, which allow distributions from an IRA or an employer's qualified retirement plan to be reinvested in another IRA without penalty
- 6. Roth IRAs, which enable single people with an annual income of less than \$120,000 and married couples with an annual income of less than \$176,000 to make a nondeductible contribution of up to \$6,000 per year (as of the 2009 tax year), whether they are covered by an employer's plan or not. The exact amount which can be contributed varies depending on age (older contributors can contribute more), marital status, and income level. There are a number of advantages to the Roth IRA. These include the fact that a person does not need to start taking annual minimum distributions from age 70. Roth IRA withdrawals are also not taxed as traditional IRA withdrawals are.

It is also possible for those earning less than \$100,000 per year to convert a regular IRA to a Roth IRA by paying any deferred income tax. Though money placed in Roth IRAs is subject to taxes when invested, the earnings grow tax-deferred and the withdrawals are tax-free after 5 years. After 2009 various requirements were dropped

for those wishing to convert to a Roth IRA, making the process easier. After 2010 conversion to a Roth IRA became even more enticing because there was no longer a \$100,000 gross income cap preventing higher income brackets from investing in this type of IRA. However, those wishing to convert to a Roth IRA still must pay income taxes on the amount of money which is converted into the new account.

FACTORS TO CONSIDER

Those interested in opening an IRA should familiarize themselves with the current regulations governing the amounts that may be contributed, the timing of contributions, the criteria for tax deductibility, and the penalties for making early withdrawals. They should also shop around when investigating financial institutions that offer IRAs, such as banks, credit unions, mutual funds, brokerage firms, and insurance companies, inasmuch as fees vary from institution to institution, ranging from no charge to a onetime fee for opening the account to an annual fee for maintaining the IRA. Financial institutions also differ in the amount of minimum investment, how often interest is compounded, and the type and frequency of account statement provided. There is no limit to the number of IRAs an individual can open, as long as he or she does not exceed the maximum allowable annual contribution.

Another important factor to consider, in addition to the trustee of the account, is where the IRA funds should be invested. Individuals have a wide range of investment options available to choose from, including bank accounts, certificates of deposit, stocks, bonds, annuities, mutual funds, or a combination thereof, each offering different levels of risk and rates of growth. According to many investment advisors, the ideal IRA investment is one that is reasonably stable, can be held for the long term, and provides a level of comfort for the individual investor. Most financial advisors advise against playing the stock market or investing in a single security with funds that have been earmarked for retirement, due to the risk involved. Instead, they recommend that individuals take a more diversified approach with their IRAs, such as investing in a growthincome mutual fund, in order to protect themselves against inflation and the inevitable swings of the stock market.

The decision about where IRA funds should be invested can be changed at any time, as often as the individual deems necessary. Switching to a different type of investment or to a mutual fund with a different objective usually only requires filling out a transfer form from the sponsoring financial institution. Since the IRA simply changes custodians in this type of transaction, and never passes through the hands of the individual investor, it is not subject to any penalty or tax, and it is not considered a rollover.

Despite the number of decisions involved, IRAs nonetheless provide an important means for people to

save for their retirement. "The advantages of IRAs far outweigh the disadvantages," as Moore noted. "Earnings for either deductible or nondeductible IRAs grow faster than ordinary savings accounts, because IRA earnings are tax deferred, allowing all earnings to be reinvested. Also, IRAs tend to grow at a higher rate than savings accounts, which tend to have a very low interest rate due to their very low risk. Even when withdrawals are made on an IRA, the remaining funds continue to grow as tax-deferred assets."

SEE ALSO 401(k) Plans; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blakely, Stephen. "Pension Power." *Nation's Business*. July 1997. "Deduction Phaseout for Regular IRAs Begins at Higher Levels in 2006." *Kiplinger Tax Letter*. 30 December 2005.

Fifield, Anna. "New Rules on US Retirement Plans." *Financial Times*. 26 February 2010. Available from: http://cachef.ft.com/cms/s/0/d81ac69a 22f3 11df a25f 00144feab49a.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "Traditional IRAs." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p590/ch01.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "What's New for 2009." Available from http://www.irs.gov/publications/p590/ar01.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010.

Jacobs, Deborah L. "For Shift to Roth I.R.A., Know the Pitfalls to Avoid." New York Times. 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/04/business/retirement special/04ROTH.html.

Korn, Donald Jay. "Tax Deferred Vehicles That Will Last a Lifetime." *Black Enterprise*. October 2000.

Mccallen, Joan. "Reduce Your Taxes and Build Retirement Security." *Public Management* 91, no. 2 (2009).

Moore, W. Kent. "Deferring Taxes with Retirement Accounts." In *The Guide to Tax Saving Investing*, by David L. Scott. Old Saybrook, Conn.: Globe Pequot Press, 1995.

Schwartz, Shelly K. "Hot Trends in Retirement Plans." Bankrate.com. 9 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bankrate.com/finance/retirement/hot trends in retirement plans 1.aspx.

Wiener, Leonard. "How to Keep One Step Ahead: Hot Tips for Turning an Annual Chore into Many Happy Returns." U.S. News & World Report. 9 March 1998.

Wiener, Leonard. "How to Unscramble a Nest Egg." U.S. News & World Report. 5 July 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INDUSTRIAL SAFETY

The issue of industrial safety evolved concurrently with industrial development in the United States. Of central importance was the establishment of protective legislation, most significantly the worker's compensation laws, enacted at the start of the twentieth century, and the

Occupational Safety and Health Act, enacted in 1970. The discussion of industrial safety began to shift in the 1970s from compensation issues to concerns about prevention and studies of the long-term effects of occupational hazards. This shift in emphasis was encouraged by insurance companies who, in order to protect themselves from workers' compensation expenses, found that it made good business sense for them to promote industrial safety programs and research industrial safety issues. Today, industrial safety is widely regarded as one of the most important factors that any business, large or small, must consider in its operations.

Worker's compensation laws vary widely from state to state but have key objectives in common. Employers are required to compensate employees for work-related injuries or sickness by paying medical expenses, disability benefits, and compensation for lost work time. In return, workers are barred in many instances from suing their employers, a provision that protects employers from large liability settlements (of course, employers may still be found liable in instances where they are found guilty of neglect or other legal violations). In his book, Industrial Safety: Management and Technology, David Colling contended that "workmen's compensation laws have done more to promote safety than all other measures collectively, because employers found it more cost-effective to concentrate on safety than to compensate employees for injury or loss of life." Other laws that have helped improve industrial safety are the numerous whistleblower protection laws in place. Such regulations allow employees to report unsafe work conditions without fear of punishment or loss of work.

THE CREATION OF OSHA

One of the key developments in industrial safety legislation was the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970. The act, which was the first comprehensive industrial safety legislation passed at the federal level, passed nearly unanimously through both houses of Congress. One of the factors contributing to strong support for the act was the rise in the number of work-related fatalities in the 1960s, and particularly the Farmington, West Virginia, mine disaster of 1968, in which seventy-eight miners were killed. The Occupational Safety and Health Act was distinguished by its emphasis on the prevention of rather than compensation for industrial accidents and illnesses. The legislation provided for the establishment of the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and the National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH). Among the key provisions of the act were the development of mandatory safety and health standards, the enforcement of these standards, and standardized record keeping and reporting procedures for businesses.

OSHA regulations cover all private-sector employers with one or more workers and are therefore an area of

regulatory law about which small businesses must be aware. OSHA regulations do not, however, cover employers in the public sector (municipal, county, state, or federal government agencies); self-employed individuals; family members operating a farm; or domestic household workers.

OSHA issues regulations governing a wide range of worker safety areas, all intended to meet OSHA's overriding principle that "each employer shall furnish to each of his employees employment and a place of employment which are free from recognized hazards that are causing or are likely to cause death or serious physical harm to his [or her] employees." OSHA regulations include both safety standards, designed to prevent accidents, and health standards, designed to protect against exposure to toxins and to address the more long-term effects of occupational hazards. "Horizontal" standards apply to all industries whereas "vertical" standards apply to specific industries or occupations. Some of OSHA's standards were adopted from private national organizations, such as the American National Standards Institute, the National Fire Protection Association, and the American Society of Mechanical Engineers. Other standards were developed by OSHA itself, often based on recommendations from NIOSH.

When OSHA drafts a proposal for a permanent standard, it first consults with industry and labor representatives and collects whatever scientific, medical, and engineering data is necessary to ensure that the standard adequately reflects workplace realities. Proposed standards are published in the Federal Register. A comment period is then held, during which input is received from interested parties including, but not limited to, representatives of industry and labor. At the close of the comment period, the proposal may be withdrawn and set aside, withdrawn and reproposed with modifications, or approved as a final standard that is legally enforceable. All standards that become legally binding are first published in the Federal Register and then compiled and published in the Code of Federal Regulations. The cause of industrial safety has also been reinforced by the passage of significant "right-to-know" laws. Right-to-know laws require that dangerous materials in the workplace be identified and that workers be informed of these dangers as well as trained in their safe use.

In addition to federal worker health and safety laws, individual states are permitted to develop and operate their own job safety and health programs. If the state can show that its job safety and health standards are "at least as effective as" comparable federal standards, the state can be certified to assume OSHA administration and enforcement in that state. OSHA approves and monitors state plans, and provides up to 50 percent of operating costs for approved plans.

OSHA's work has not been without criticism. In a 2008 Senate hearing, lawmakers accused OSHA of ineffective enforcement and of not helping workers adequately. Other groups have also claimed that OSHA assists companies too much in ensuring compliance and does too little to levy deterring penalties. In a 2008 article, however, Frank White, senior vice president of human resources firm ORC Worldwide, argued that greater penalties and enforcement cause delays rather than promote health and safety. He recommended that OSHA, industry, and states develop a system which encourages quick action on safety issues.

INDUSTRIAL HAZARDS

One of the important aspects of industrial safety programs is the identification of hazards. Managers typically determine hazards by the examination of accident records, interviews with engineers and equipment operators, and the advice of safety specialists, such as OSHA or insurance companies. Industrial health hazards are typically categorized into three classes: chemical hazards, in which the body absorbs toxins; ergonomic hazards, such as those resulting from improper lifting or repetitive stress; and physical hazards, in which the worker is exposed to temperature extremes, atmospheric pressure, dangerous conditions, or excessive noise.

About one-tenth of industrial accidents result from operating machinery, and these accidents often result in severe injury. Among the most dangerous types of machinery are power presses and woodworking tools, which most commonly cause injury to the hands. A number of mechanisms have been developed to safeguard against such injuries. The simplest of these are barrier guards, in which the moving parts of machinery are enclosed in a protective housing. These safeguards are typically used in conjunction with sensors so that the machine cannot be operated without them. Other types of safeguards include those which prevent a machine from operating unless a worker has both hands properly in place, automated material feeding devices, warning labels, and color coding.

Toxins are most commonly ingested through inhalation, and the most commonly inhaled substances are dust, fumes, and smoke. Toxins are also commonly absorbed through the skin, and this is a bigger problem than many business owners and managers realize. Indeed, some studies indicate that skin disorders result in approximately 200,000 lost working days each year. The most common of these disorders is dermatitis, which is particularly problematic in the food preparation and chemical industries. In industrial workplace environments, some workers are exposed to silica, a toxin which can cause silicosis, skin problems, and respiratory problems. In 2008 OSHA initiated a National Emphasis Program (NEP) to address this issue. In addition, some toxins can cause fire hazards in the workplace. In 2008 OSHA announced that it would again

initiate its Combustible Dust National Emphasis Program (NEP) Instruction, which aims to enforce regulations against combustible dusts, or toxins which increase the risk of fire.

Among the most commonly used toxins are industrial solvents. The toxicity of solvents varies widely by type, but the most toxic of these are carcinogens and can cause permanent damage to the nervous system through prolonged occupational overexposure. In addition, organic solvents, such as those made from petroleum, are often highly flammable. Tightly fitted respirators with activated charcoal filters are used to protect against inhalation of organic solvents, particularly in spraying applications in which solvents are atomized. Ventilation systems comprised of fans and ducts are also used to control airborne toxins of all types. Rubber gloves are commonly used to prevent skin absorption of organic solvents.

One of the most rapidly growing types of reported occupational injury is what the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics refers to as "disorders associated with repeated trauma." These conditions result from repeatedly performing the same tasks over a prolonged period of time. In 2008 alone, there were 317,440 cases of work-related musculoskeletal disorders (MSDs) across the United States. MSDs are among the most frequent disorders associated with repeated trauma or ergonomics problems. Ergonomic issues have been an increasing concern for OSHA and other groups concerned with industrial safety. Since 2008 OSHA has been adding ergonomics information to its Web site, focusing on industry-specific suggestions and advice for preventing repetitive strain injuries and other ergonomics problems in every industry.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND INDUSTRIAL SAFETY

All companies, including small businesses, are required to keep records on various aspects of their operations that are relevant to employee safety and health. All employers covered by the Occupational Safety and Health Act are required to keep records regarding enforcement of OSHA standards; research records; job-related injury, illness, and death records; and job hazard records.

However, while small businesses must adhere to many of the same regulations that govern the operations or larger companies, there also are several federal industrial safety programs available exclusively to smaller business enterprises, and OSHA and state regulatory agencies both enjoy some discretion in adjusting penalties for industrial safety violations for small companies. For example, OSHA has discretion to grant monetary penalty reductions of up to 60 percent for businesses that qualify as small firms. It also gives smaller firms greater flexibility in certain safety areas

(i.e., lead in construction, emergency evacuation plans, process safety management) in recognition of their limited resources, and provides grants to nonprofit groups with explicit mandates of addressing safety and health issues in small-business settings. Since 2008 OSHA has also been developing its Enhanced Office of Small Business Assistance (OSBA) services and Web site. This Web site offers small businesses useful information and tips about workplace safety.

If an allegation of industrial safety violations is made against an employer to OSHA, OSHA evaluates the complaint to determine the severity of risk to employees. If the allegations do not pose serious or immediate risk to employees of the company against which allegations are made, OSHA will generally contact the company via telephone and give the employer 10 business days to show OSHA that the complaint is not valid or has been resolved. Companies should send OSHA plenty of supporting material, such as photos or documentation, to show compliance. If OSHA determines that a complaint may pose a serious risk to employees, it may contact the employer by telephone. Again, the company should do everything possible to prove to OSHA that compliance with all standards has been reached.

Companies may be visited by OSHA inspectors at any time if a violation of industrial safety standards is reported or suspected. OSHA can and does inflict penalties in the hundreds of thousands of dollars, so it is important for companies to adhere to industrial safety rules and to have a system in place for maintaining a safe workplace. If OSHA finds an industrial workplace in violation of safety standards, OSHA may, in addition to levying penalties, demand that changes are made to the workplace in order to ensure that no violations of safety occur in the future. Sometimes, these mandatory changes can cost more than the penalties.

SEE ALSO Occupational Safety and Health Administration; Workers Compensation; Workplace Safety.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Colling, David A. Industrial Safety: Management and Technology. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1990.
- Cybart, Kenneth. "What OSHA Expects: The Electrical Safety Questions OSHA Will Ask During an Investigation." Occupational Hazards 70, no. 3 (2008).
- Genn, Adina. "Three Bills Would Expand OSHA Standards." Daily Record (Kansas City, MO). 13 February 2006.
- Karr, Al. "Behavior Based Safety: Is It the Holy Grail of the Workplace?" Safety and Health. March 2000.
- "Making Workers Safer around the Nation." *Occupational Hazards* 70, no. 4 (2008).
- Marsh, Barbara. "Workers at Risk: Chance of Getting Hurt is Generally Far Higher at Small Companies." *Wall Street Journal.* 3 February 1994.
- Poole, Patricia. "When OSHA Knocks: Will You Know What to Do if OSHA Shows Up at Your Door?" *Occupational Hazards* 70, no. 2 (2008).

- Torres, Katherine. "OSHA Criminal, Civil Penalties 'Weak and Ineffective'." *Occupational Hazards* 70, no. 6 (2008).
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Nonfatal Occupational Injuries and Illnesses Requiring Days Away from Work, 2008." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/osh/case/osnr0033.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. *OSHA's Small Business Handbook*. Available from: http://www.osha.gov/Publications/smallbusiness/small business.html. Retrieved March18, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Occupational Hazards 70, no. 2 (2008).
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Occupational Hazards 70, no. 7 (2008).
- White, Frank A. "Workplace Safety, the Constitution and the Courts: Did Early Court Battles over OSHA's Authority Contribute to the Culture of Confrontation That Imperils Safety Progress Today?" Occupational Hazards 70, no. 10 (2008).
- Willen, Janet. "Safety Incentive Programs: Problem Solver or Troublemaker?" Safety and Health. September 2000.
- Yohay, Stephen C. "Recent Court Decisions on Important OSHA Enforcement Issues." *Employee Relations Law Journal*. Spring 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INDUSTRY ANALYSIS

Industry analysis is a tool that facilitates a company's understanding of its position relative to other companies that produce similar products or services. Industry analysis considers the secondary and primary markets and competitors in an industry and helps companies understand their relative positions in terms of competitors. Utlimately, industry analysis is an important part of any business plan. It is also useful when making business decisions and when attempting a new venture. An industry analysis paints a full picture of an industry and the marketplace, allowing a business to forecast, plan, and make the correct decisions.

"Many small business owners and executives consider themselves at worst victims, and at best observers of what goes on in their industry. They sometimes fail to perceive that understanding your industry directly impacts your ability to succeed. Understanding your industry and anticipating its future trends and directions gives you the knowledge you need to react and control your portion of that industry," wrote Kenneth J. Cook in his book *The AMA Complete Guide to Strategic Planning for Small Business.* "However, your analysis of this is significant only in a relative sense. Since both you and your competitors are in the same industry, the key is in finding the differing abilities between you and the competition in dealing with the industry forces that impact you. If you can identify abilities

you have that are superior to competitors, you can use that ability to establish a competitive advantage."

An industry analysis consists of three major elements: the underlying forces at work in the industry; the overall attractiveness of the industry; and the critical factors that determine a company's success within the industry. According to the 2008 book, *Writing a Convincing Business Plan*, by Arthur R. DeThomas and Stephanie A. Derammelaere, an effective industry analysis can include more facets: 1) a full description of the industry and its characteristics; 2) a description of the forces that influence the business and the industry at large; 3) opportunities available in the company and in the industry; and 4) a historical glance and a forecast of sales, profits, and performance of the industry.

One way in which to compare a particular business with the average of all participants in the industry is through the use of ratio analysis and comparisons. Ratios are calculated by dividing one measurable business factor by another, total sales divided by number of employees, for example. Many of these ratios may be calculated for an entire industry with data available from many reports and papers published by the U.S. Departments of Commerce and Labor.

By comparing a particular ratio for one company with that of the industry as a whole, a business owner can learn much about where her business stands in comparison with the industry average. For example, a small nursing home business can compare its "payroll per employee" ratio with the average for all residential care operators in the United States in order to determine if it is within a competitive range. If the business's "payroll per employee" figure is higher than the industry average, the business may wish to investigate further. Checking the "employees per establishment" ratio would be a logical place to look next. If this ratio is lower than the industry average it may justify the higher per-employee payroll figure. This sort of comparative analysis is one important way in which to assess how one's business compares with all others involved in the same line of work.

One of the most commonly cited models for analyzing the structure of industries was developed by Michael E. Porter in his classic book *Competitive Strategy: Techniques for Analyzing Industries and Competitors.* Porter's five forces are still widely quoted and used today. Porter's model shows that rivalry among firms in industry depends upon five forces: 1) the potential for new competitors to enter the market; 2) the bargaining power of buyers; 3) the bargaining power of suppliers; 4) the availability of substitute goods; and 5) the competitors and nature of competition. These factors are outlined below.

INDUSTRY FORCES

The first step in performing an industry analysis is to assess the impact of Porter's five forces. "The collective strength of these forces determines the ultimate profit potential in the industry, where profit potential is measured in terms of long term return on invested capital," Porter stated. "The goal of competitive strategy for a business unit in an industry is to find a position in the industry where the company can best defend itself against these competitive forces or can influence them in its favor." Understanding the underlying forces determining the structure of the industry can highlight the strengths and weaknesses of a small business, show where strategic changes can make the greatest difference, and illuminate areas where industry trends may turn into opportunities or threats.

Ease of Entry. Ease of entry refers to how easy or difficult it is for a new firm to begin competing in the industry. The ease of entry into an industry is important because it determines the likelihood that a company will face new competitors. In industries that are easy to enter, sources of competitive advantage tend to wane quickly On the other hand, in industries that are difficult to enter, sources of competitive advantage last longer, and firms also tend to benefit from having a constant set of competitors.

The ease of entry into an industry depends upon two factors: the reaction of existing competitors to new entrants; and the barriers to market entry that prevail in the industry. Existing competitors are most likely to react strongly against new entrants when there is a history of such behavior, when the competitors have invested substantial resources in the industry, and when the industry is characterized by slow growth. In their 2008 book Analysis Without Paralysis: 10 Tools To Make Better Strategic Decisions, Babette E. Bensoussan and Craig S. Fleisher noted that existing competitors often have tactics that can deter new competition. For example, existing competitors may use their experience in the industry to thwart newcomers or may change their price structure to make entry costs for newcomers unfeasible. Some of the major barriers to market entry include economies of scale, high capital requirements, switching costs for the customer, limited access to the channels of distribution, a high degree of product differentiation, and restrictive government policies.

Power of Suppliers. Suppliers can gain bargaining power within an industry through a number of different situations. For example, suppliers gain power when an industry relies on just a few suppliers, when there are no substitutes available for the suppliers' product, when there are switching costs associated with changing suppliers, when each purchaser accounts for just a small portion of the suppliers' business, and when suppliers have the resources to move forward in the chain of distribution and take on the role of

their customers. Supplier power can affect the relationship between a small business and its customers by influencing the quality and price of the final product. "All of these factors combined will affect your ability to compete," Cook noted. "They will impact your ability to use your supplier relationship to establish competitive advantages with your customers."

Modern industry analysis professionals note that when considering suppliers, companies need to broad in their definitions. In this context, suppliers are not only the vendors supplying inventory or raw materials for a business. As Bensoussan and Fleisher noted, suppliers in this context can also include locations (such as warehouses or airport landing strips), organizations that affect labor (such as unions), and even what the authors call "channels" (such as the media). Bensoussan and Fleisher point out that organizations such as unions, for example, are important to consider in an industry analysis because these groups have the ability to change the power dynamic between business and suppliers. In this context, even a government can act as a supplier, providing authority (in the form of licensing) and other resources needed in a business. All of these suppliers have the power to impact a business directly and must be taken into account in an industry analysis.

Power of Buyers. The reverse situation occurs when bargaining power rests in the hands of buyers. Powerful buyers can exert pressure on small businesses by demanding lower prices, higher quality, or additional services, or by playing competitors off one another. The power of buyers tends to increase when single customers account for large volumes of the business's product, when substitutes are available for the product, when the costs associated with switching suppliers are low, and when buyers possess the resources to move backward in the chain of distribution.

Availability of Substitutes. "All firms in an industry are competing, in a broad sense, with industries producing substitute products. Substitutes limit the potential returns of an industry by placing a ceiling on the prices firms in the industry can profitably charge," Porter explained. Product substitution occurs when a small business's customer comes to believe that a similar product can perform the same function at a better price. Substitution can be subtle for example, insurance agents have gradually moved into the investment field formerly controlled by financial planners or sudden, as when compact disc technology took the place of vinyl record albums. The main defense available against substitution is product differentiation. By forming a deep understanding of the customer, some companies are able to create demand specifically for their products.

Competitors. Competitive battles can take the form of price wars, advertising campaigns, new product introduc-

tions, or expanded service offerings, all of which can reduce the profitability of firms within an industry. The intensity of competition tends to increase when an industry is characterized by a number of well-balanced competitors, a slow rate of industry growth, high fixed costs, or a lack of differentiation between products. Another factor increasing the intensity of competition is high exit barriers, including specialized assets, emotional ties, government or social restrictions, strategic interrelationships with other business units, labor agreements, or other fixed costs, which make competitors stay and fight even when they find the industry unprofitable.

INDUSTRY ATTRACTIVENESS AND INDUSTRY SUCCESS FACTORS

"Industry attractiveness is the presence or absence of threats exhibited by each of the industry forces," Cook explained. "The greater the threat posed by an industry force, the less attractive the industry becomes." Small businesses, in particular, should attempt to seek out markets in which the threats are low and the attractiveness is high. Understanding what industry forces are at work enables small-business owners to develop strategies to deal with them. These strategies, in turn, can help small businesses to find unique ways to satisfy their customers in order to develop a competitive advantage over industry rivals.

Success factors are those elements that determine whether a company succeeds or fails in a given industry. They vary greatly by industry. Some examples of possible success factors include quick response to market changes, a complete product line, fair prices, excellent product quality or performance, knowledgeable sales support, a good record for deliveries, solid financial standing, or a strong management team. Cook noted that determining these success factors can help companies determine an effective strategy for maximizing competitive advantage. The first step is to determine whether the company possesses each success factor identified. Then the small-business owner can decide whether the company can and should develop additional success factors.

THE IMPORTANCE OF INDUSTRY ANALYSIS

A comprehensive industry analysis requires a small-business owner to take an objective view of the underlying forces, attractiveness, and success factors that determine the structure of the industry. Understanding the company's operating environment in this way can help the small-business owner to formulate an effective strategy, position the company for success, and make the most efficient use of the limited resources of the small business. According to Porter, a thorough industry analysis can help a company determine its weaknesses and strengths in comparison with the

industry as a whole. This allows a company to create an effective strategy making the best possible use of the five competitive forces. Some of the possible strategies include positioning the firm to use its unique capabilities as defense, influencing the balance of outside forces in the firm's favor, or anticipating shifts in the underlying industry factors and adapting before competitors do in order to gain a competitive advantage.

PREPARING AN INDUSTRY ANALYSIS

There are services which provide industry analysis tools and services. Often, these companies can help provide a business with a ready-made analysis of an industry. However, small businesses may find it useful to create their own industry analysis in order to absorb the information and resources. According to DeThomas and Derammelaere, writing an industrial analysis is not difficult. Small businesses can divide the process into several steps. First, businesses may wish to include an industry analysis summary at the start of their analysis. Next, it is useful to create an industry description, using industry classifications and economic sectors to define the industry and its major players clearly. This section will generally define the scope, geographic boundaries, and other characteristic of an industry.

Next, according to DeThomas and Derammelaere, businesses may wish to write a section outlining the distributors, customers, and suppliers of an industry. A good industry analysis usually includes a separate section which clearly outlines the competition for a business in the industry and in related industries. This section generally includes details about the competition, including the strengths and weaknesses of every competitor. Many industry analysis reports also examine the historical sales and performance within a specific industry and business, as well as projections and forecasts. Another section of the industry analysis may include a description of opportunities within an industry or business, usually with a plan or strategy for making use of these opportunities.

SEE ALSO Financial Ratios; Small Business Dominated Industries.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anker, David. Developing Business Strategies. Chicago, Ill.: Wiley, 1998.

Bensoussan, Babette E., and Craig S. Fleisher. *Analysis Without Paralysis: 10 Tools To Make Better Strategic Decisions.* Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2008.

Clark, Scott. "Financial Ratios Hold the Key to Smart Business." Birmingham Business Journal. 11 February 2000.

Cook, Kenneth J. The AMA Complete Guide to Strategic Planning for Small Business. Chicago, Ill.: American Marketing Association, 1995. Darnay, Arsen J., ed. Service Industries USA. 4th ed. Detroit, Mich.: Thomson Gale, 1999.

DeThomas, Arthur R., and Stephanie A. Derammelaere. Writing a Convincing Business Plan. 3rd ed. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series, 2008.

Gil Lafuente, Anna Maria. Fuzzy Logic In Financial Analysis. New York: Springer, 2005.

Gitman, Lawrence, J., and Carl McDaniel. *The Future of Business*. 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Goodstein, Leonard. Applied Strategic Planning: How to Develop a Plan That Really Works. New York: McGraw Hill, 1992.

Porter, Michael E. Competitive Strategy: Techniques for Analyzing Industries and Competitors. New York: Free Press, 1980.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INDUSTRY LIFE CYCLE

Life cycle models are not just a phenomenon of the life sciences. Industries experience a similar cycle of life. Just as a person is born, grows, matures, and eventually experiences decline and ultimately death, so too do industries and product lines. The stages are the same for all industries, yet every industry will experience these stages differently: they will last longer for some and pass quickly for others. Even within the same industry, various firms may be at different life cycle stages. A firm's strategic plan is likely to be greatly influenced by the stage in the life cycle at which the firm finds itself. Some companies or even industries find new uses for declining products, thus extending their life cycle.

STAGES OF THE LIFE CYCLE

The growth of an industry's sales over time is used to chart the life cycle. The distinct stages of an industry life cycle are: introduction, growth, maturity, and decline. Sales typically begin slowly at the introduction phase, then take off rapidly during the growth phase. After leveling out at maturity, sales then begin a gradual decline. In contrast, profits generally continue to increase throughout the life cycle, as companies in an industry take advantage of expertise and economies of scale and scope to reduce unit costs over time.

Introduction. In the introduction stage of the life cycle, an industry is in its infancy. Perhaps a new, unique product offering has been developed and patented, thus beginning a new industry. Some analysts even define an embryonic stage before introduction. An embryonic industry stage, according to Charles Hill and Gareth Jones in their 2008 book, *Strategic Management Theory: An Integrated Approach*, is a stage at which an industry is so new that it may have few or no channels and may be largely unknown or unavailable to the general public. At this stage, there may

be almost no formal production or distribution system. Hill and Jones define the 2008 nanotechnology industry as an embryonic industry.

At the introduction stage, the firm may be alone in the industry. It may be a small entrepreneurial company or a proven company which used research and development funds and expertise to develop something new. Marketing refers to new product offerings in a new industry as "question marks" because the success of the product and the life of the industry is unproven and unknown. At the introduction stage, according to Charles Hill and Gareth Jones, compeititon is very fierce as a few companies try to improve design, price, and distribution.

A firm will use a focused strategy at this stage to stress the uniqueness of the new product or service to a small group of customers. These customers are typically referred to in the marketing literature as the "innovators" and "early adopters." Marketing tactics during this stage are intended to explain the product and its uses to consumers and thus create awareness for the product and the industry. According to research by Michael A Hitt, R. Duane Ireland, and Robert E. Hoskisson, firms establish a niche for dominance within an industry during this phase. For example, they often attempt to establish early perceptions of product quality, technological superiority, or advantageous relationships with vendors within the supply chain to develop a competitive advantage.

Because it costs money to create a new product offering, develop and test prototypes, and market the product, the firm's and the industry's profits are usually negative at this stage. Any profits generated are typically reinvested into the company to solidify its position and help fund continued growth. Introduction requires a significant cash outlay to continue to promote and differentiate the offering and expand the production flow from a job shop to possibly a batch flow. Market demand will grow from the introduction, and as the life cycle curve experiences growth at an increasing rate, the industry is said to be entering the growth stage. Firms may also cluster together in close proximity during the early stages of the industry life cycle to have access to key materials or technological expertise, as in the case of the U.S. Silicon Valley computer chip manufacturers.

Growth. Like the introduction stage, the growth stage also requires a significant amount of capital. The goal of marketing efforts at this stage is to differentiate a firm's offerings from other competitors within the industry. Thus, the growth stage requires funds to launch a newly focused marketing campaign as well as funds for continued investment in property, plant, and equipment to facilitate the growth required by the market demands. However, the industry is experiencing more product standardization at this stage, which may encourage economies of scale and facilitate development of a line-flow layout for production efficiency. At this stage of the process, customers are more

aware of the product and industry and branding can generally begin since distribution, initial customers, and product design have been taken care of.

According to Jeffrey S. Harrison and Caron H. St. John, in their 2009 book, *Foundations in Strategic Management*, the growth stage can be divided into two separate growth stages. During the early growth stages, they argue, competition is intense and companies may institute entry barriers to discourage new competitors. For example, companies may build large factories to increase production and market share. They may enter into contracts to secure suppliers or distributors. During the later growth stage, however, as the maturity stage draws nearer, some companies may start to close or go bankrupt due to a slight decrease in demand.

Research and development funds will be needed to make changes to the product or services better to reflect customers' needs and suggestions. In this stage, if the firm is successful in the market, growing demand will create sales growth. Earnings and accompanying assets will also grow and profits will be positive for the firms. Marketing often refers to products at the growth stage as "stars." These products have high growth and market share. The key issue in this stage is market rivalry. Because there is industry-wide acceptance of the product, more new entrants join the industry and, according to some business professionals, more intense competition results. However, according to other professionals, including Charles Hill and Gareth Jones, competition actually slows down at this stage since the industry generally grows enough to absorb new competitors. Hill and Jones, for example, point to the cell phone industry in the United States, which grew from 5 million subscribers in 1990 to 260 million in 2008.

The duration of the growth stage, as all the other stages, depends on the particular industry or product line under study. Some items like fad clothing, for example may experience a very short growth stage and move almost immediately into the next stages of maturity and decline. A popular toy one holiday season may be nonexistent or relegated to the back shelves of a deep-discounter the following year. Because many new product introductions fail, the growth stage may be short or nonexistent for some products. However, for other products the growth stage may be longer due to frequent product upgrades and enhancements that forestall movement into maturity. The computer industry today is an example of an industry with a long growth stage due to upgrades in hardware, services, and add-on products and features.

During the growth stage, the life cycle curve is very steep, indicating fast growth. Firms tend to spread out geographically during this stage of the life cycle and continue to disperse during the maturity and decline stages. As an example, the automobile industry in the United States was initially concentrated in the Detroit area and

surrounding cities. As the industry matured, automobile manufacturers spread throughout the country and internationally.

According to Harrison and St. John, the growth stage is notable because it is during this stage that a "dominant design" emerges. That is, after the innovation of the introductory stage, during the growth stage one design of product or one type of service emerges as the clear preference of customers. Companies must either adapt to this type of design or lose competitiveness.

Maturity. As the industry approaches maturity, the industry life cycle curve becomes noticeably flatter, indicating slowing growth. While sales are expanding and earnings are growing from "cash cow" products, the rate has slowed from the growth stage. In fact, the rate of sales expansion is typically equal to the growth rate of the economy. At this stage, growth in sales usually is driven by increases in replacement needs or increases in the population. The market has become saturated at this stage and few new customers are present in the marketplace.

Some competition from late entrants will be apparent, and these new entrants will try to steal market share from existing products. Thus, the marketing effort must remain strong and must stress the unique features of the product or the firm to continue to differentiate a firm's offerings from industry competitors. Firms may compete on quality to separate their product from other lower-cost offerings, or conversely the firm may try a low-cost/low-price strategy to increase the volume of sales and make profits from inventory turnover. A firm at this stage may have excess cash to pay dividends to shareholders. But in mature industries, there are usually fewer firms, and those that survive will be larger and more dominant. While innovations continue they are not as radical as before and may be only a change in color or formulation to stress "new" or "improved" to consumers. At this stage, many companies focus on reducing the price of production in order to remain competitive. Laundry detergents are examples of mature products.

Decline. Declines are almost inevitable in an industry. If product innovation has not kept pace with other competing products and services, or if new innovations or technological changes have caused the industry to become obsolete, sales suffer and the life cycle experiences a decline. In this phase, sales are decreasing at an accelerating rate. This is often accompanied by another, larger shake-out in the industry as competitors who did not leave during the maturity stage now exit the industry. Yet some firms will remain to compete in the smaller market. Mergers and consolidations will also be the norm as firms try other strategies to continue to be competitive or grow through acquisition and diversification. Companies at this stage often need to worry about excess capacity. That is, during

the growth stage, companies in an industry may have created the conditions to meet increased demand. During the mature stage, companies need to scale back in order to remain competitive. For this reason, downsizing is often a part of the mature industry, as is increased automation in order to reduce overhead costs.

PROLONGING THE LIFE CYCLE

Management efficiency can help to prolong the maturity stage of the life cycle. Production improvements, like just-in-time methods and lean manufacturing, can result in extra profits. Technology, automation, and linking suppliers and customers in a tight supply chain are also methods to improve efficiency.

New uses of a product can also revitalize an old brand. A prime example is Arm & Hammer baking soda. In 1969 sales were dropping due to the introduction of packaged foods with baking soda as an added ingredient and an overall decline in home baking. However, new uses for the product as a deodorizer for refrigerators and later as a laundry additive, toothpaste additive, and carpet freshener extended the life cycle of the baking soda industry. Promoting new uses for old brands can increase sales by increasing usage frequency. In some cases, this strategy is cheaper than trying to convert new users in a mature market.

To extend the growth phase as well as industry profits, firms approaching maturity can pursue expansion into other countries and new markets. Expansion into another geographic region is an effective response to declining demand. Because organizations have control over internal factors and can often influence external factors, the life cycle does not have to end. However, once world saturation is reached, the eventual maturity and decline of the industry or product line will result.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Harrison, Jeffrey S., and Caron H. St. John. *Foundations in Strategic Management*. 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage South Western Learning, 2009.

Hill, Charles, and Gareth Jones. Strategic Management Theory: An Integrated Approach 9th ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage South Western Learning, 2008.

Hitt, Michael A., R. Duane Ireland, and Robert E. Hoskisson. Strategic Management: Competitiveness and Globalization: Concepts & Cases. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western, 2009.

Porter, M. Competitive Strategy. New York: Free Press, 1980.Porter, M. E. "Towards a Dynamic Theory of Strategy." Strategic Management Journal. 1991.

Wansink, Brian, and Jennifer Marie Gilmore. "New Uses that Revitalize Old Brands." *Journal of Advertising Research*. March 1999.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INFORMATION BROKERS

Information brokers provide, for a fee, information retrieval from accessible data sources, most often online databases. Information brokering first emerged as a business opportunity for individuals in the mid-1950s. Also known as independent information specialists, brokers often do much more than gather the information. In this day and age, when almost anyone can access huge amounts of data over the Internet, brokers provide a number of special services, including writing reports that analyze the data they obtain, creating internal databases for clients to manage their in-house information, and maintaining current awareness services that update a client whenever new information on a given topic becomes available.

A good broker can save a client time and money. Searching for data can be an arduous and time-consuming process, especially if someone is not an expert at online searching. In addition, most brokers subscribe to online databases that are not available to the public, even on the Internet. Subscriptions to these databases, which often contain high-level professional, business, and scientific information, can cost up to several thousand dollars a year. Clearly, that cost is prohibitive for many small businesses, especially when a one-time information search is all that is needed. Brokers can also search for information in archives, courthouses, and other repositories of data data which might not be available via the Internet at all and which may require careful sifting of resources. Information brokers can also find a variety of information, including information about customers, competitors, an industry, businesses, trademarks, products, real estate, and business opportunities.

Finding a good broker is important. A good broker will tell clients if they actually can find the information for free. but will also make it clear when his or her services are needed. Check to see what online services the broker subscribes to, and how long the broker has been in business. Relatively new information broker businesses may be perfectly legitimate, but business consultants still urge small-business owners to be careful about selecting a specialist without first conducting adequate research into the company's history and other clients. Analysts indicate that the best information brokers in the field often have a background in library science (many brokers have been employed at public or corporate libraries) or have started out working for one of the large database provider companies. Other factors to consider include education, rates, specialty areas, subcontracting capability, and business practices.

When selecting information brokers, it is also important to ensure that they will use legal and ethical means to gather information. This may be especially crucial if a person is hiring information brokers to gather facts about competitors, customers, or an industry. A number of companies calling themselves information brokers may provide information to businesses by gathering customer phone information illegally. Since the passage of the Consumer Telephone Records Act of 2006, such activities carry serious penalties, and companies that hire such unethical information brokers may themselves facing fines and legal action. Business owners should always find out how an information broker will gather information. If someone is hiring data brokers to gather sensitive information (such as information about competitors or customers) it is also advisable to ask data brokers how the information will be kept securely. Clients may wish to ask, for example, what will be done with copies of data after they have received their information or report.

When hiring information brokers, it is also important to note that information brokers tend to define themselves in a myriad of ways. Many information brokers, for example, offer mailing list information exclusively. That is, they gather and sell personal and contact information about customers to businesses interested in creating mass marketing or telemarketing campaigns. Small businesses are often attracted by the idea of getting a complete list of potential customers, but they need to keep in mind that e-mail regulations and other regulations may make this type of broad marketing spam. Other information brokers offer more generalized services, offering any information a business needs. Some information brokers offer information exclusively to certain industries or investors. For this reason, it is often useful to see "information brokers" as something of an umbrella term.

It is important to know that information brokers can do more than collect online data. They can search public records or visit a local library to comb through materials there. Perhaps most importantly, they can, if needed, conduct phone research by interviewing people and then preparing a report based on those interviews. As one broker said in *Searcher* magazine, "The most desired information is, and will continue to be, in people's heads."

In their 2008 book, Strategic Planning: How to Deliver Maximum Value Through Effective Business Strategy, Robert Wittmann and Matthias P. Reuter recommend that small businesses do some preliminary research themselves and then hire information brokers to retrieve specific information that is not easily available. Doing some research up front can save small businesses some money and can also ensure that businesses approach information brokers with some facts in hand, streamlining the searches that need to be done and reducing overall information costs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ardito, Stephanie C. "Information Brokers and Cyberstalking." *Information Today*. May 2003.

Bond, Patti. "Proposed Identity Theft Law Applies Only to Information Brokers, Critics Say." *Atlantic Journal Constitution.* 24 May 2005.

"Government Information Brokers Fail To Protect Privacy: Information Resellers Often Fail to Follow Privacy Protection Guidelines When Dealing with the Federal Government, a Government Report Says." *InternetWeek*. 5 April 2006.

Kurtz, David L. Contemporary Marketing. Mason, Ohio: Cengage South Western Learning, 2009.

Noorlander, Willem. "Information Management: Who's Controlling Who?" *Online*. January 2001.

Wittmann, Robert, and Matthias P. Reuter. Strategic Planning: How to Deliver Maximum Value Through Effective Business Strategy. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2008.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERINGS

An initial public offering (IPO) is the process through which a privately held company issues shares of stock to the public for the first time. Also known as "going public," an IPO transforms a business from a privately owned and operated entity into one that is owned by public stockholders. An IPO is a significant stage in the growth of many businesses, as it provides them with access to the public capital market and also increases their credibility and exposure. Becoming a public entity, however, also involves significant changes for a business, including a loss of flexibility and control for management. In some cases an IPO may be the only means left of financing rapid growth and expansion. The decision to go public is sometimes influenced by venture capitalists or founders who wish to cash in on their early investment.

Staging an IPO is a very time-consuming and expensive process. A business interested in going public must apply to the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) for permission to sell stock to the public. The SEC registration process is quite complex and requires the company to disclose a great deal of detailed information to potential investors. The IPO process can take as little as 6 months or as long as 2 years, during which time management's attention is distracted away from day-to-day operations. It can also cost a company roughly \$750,000 in underwriting fees, legal and accounting expenses, and printing costs (larger IPOs can cost into the millions, however).

Overall, going public is an enormous undertaking that requires careful consideration and planning. Experts recommend that business owners consider all the alternatives first (such as securing venture capital, forming a limited partnership or joint venture, or selling shares

through private placement), examine their current and future capital needs, and be aware of how an IPO will affect the availability of future financing.

According to Jennifer Lindsey in her book *The Entrepreneur's Guide to Capital*, the ideal candidate for an IPO is a small or medium-sized company in an emerging industry, with annual revenues of at least \$10 million and a profit margin of over 10 percent of revenues. It is also important that the company have a stable management group, growth of at least 10 percent annually, and capitalization featuring no more than 25 percent debt. Companies that meet these basic criteria still need to time their IPO carefully in order to gain the maximum benefits. Lindsey suggested going public when the stock markets are receptive to new offerings, the industry is growing rapidly, and the company needs access to more capital and public recognition to support its strategies for expansion and growth.

Timing is especially critical. The recession of 2008 and 2009 essentially obliterated the IPO market, with many offerings placed on hold. Even in late 2009, when many analysts suggested the economy may be on an upswing, the domestic IPO market saw many deals priced below their anticipated ranges and several more IPOs postponed. Renewed economic strength, combined with reinvigorated investor interest, often signals a return to a more solid IPO environment.

ADVANTAGES OF GOING PUBLIC

The primary advantage a business stands to gain through an initial public stock offering is access to capital. In addition, the capital does not have to be repaid and does not involve an interest charge. The only reward that IPO investors seek is an appreciation of their investment and possibly dividends. Besides the immediate infusion of capital provided by an IPO, a business that goes public may also find it easier to obtain capital for future needs through new stock offerings or public debt offerings. A related advantage of an IPO is that it provides the business's founders and venture capitalists with an opportunity to cash out on their early investment. Those shares of equity can be sold as part of the IPO, in a special offering, or on the open market some time after the IPO. However, it is important to avoid the perception that the owners are seeking to bail out of a sinking ship, or the IPO is unlikely to be a success.

Another advantage of an IPO is increased public awareness of the company. This sort of attention and publicity may lead to new opportunities and new customers. As part of the IPO process, information about the company is printed in newspapers across the country and disseminated across the Internet. The excitement surrounding an IPO may also generate increased attention in

the business press. There are a number of laws covering the disclosure of information during the IPO process, however, so business owners must be careful not to get carried away with the publicity. A related advantage is that the public company may have enhanced credibility with its suppliers, customers, and lenders, which may lead to improved credit terms.

Yet another advantage of going public involves the ability to use stock in creative incentive packages for management and employees. Offering shares of stock and stock options as part of compensation may enable a business to attract better management talent and to provide them with an incentive to perform well. Employees who become part-owners through a stock plan may be motivated by sharing in the company's success. Finally, an initial public offering provides a public valuation of a business. This means that it will be easier for the company to enter into mergers and acquisitions, because it can offer stock rather than cash.

DISADVANTAGES OF GOING PUBLIC

The biggest disadvantages involved in going public are the costs and time involved. Experts note that a company's management is likely to be occupied with little else during the entire IPO process, which may last as long as 2 years. The business owner and other top managers must prepare registration statements for the SEC, consult with investment bankers, attorneys, and accountants, and take part in the personal marketing of the stock. Many people find this to be an exhausting process and would prefer simply to run their company.

An IPO is extremely expensive. In fact, it is not unusual for a business to pay between \$200,000 and \$1,000,000 to prepare and publicize an offering. In his article in The Portable MBA in Finance and Accounting, Paul G. Joubert noted that a business owner should not be surprised if the cost of an IPO claims between 15 and 20 percent of the proceeds of the sale of stock. Some of the major costs include the lead underwriter's commission; out-of-pocket expenses for legal services, accounting services, printing costs, and the personal marketing "road show" by managers; 0.02 percent filing costs with the SEC; fees for public relations to bolster the company's image; plus ongoing legal, accounting, filing, and mailing expenses. Despite such expense, it is always possible that an unforeseen problem will derail the IPO before the sale of stock takes place (the collapse of Lehman Brothers in late 2008 was one such derailment, after which the IPO market froze up for more than a year). Even when the sale does take place, most underwriters offer IPO shares at a discounted price in order to ensure an upward movement in the stock during the period immediately following the offering. The

effect of this discount is to transfer wealth from the initial investors to new shareholders.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX) placed further regulatory hurdles on businesses intending to file public offerings. Passed in the wake of the corporate scandals involving such firms as Enron, Tyco International, and WorldCom, SOX effectively created an accounting oversight board for public companies. It also strengthened corporate responsibility efforts, required enhanced financial disclosures, set up corporate and criminal fraud accountability standards, and expanded on white-collar crime penalties. In many ways, SOX made the IPO an even more difficult process for business owners, especially after the recession of 2008 and 2009, wrote Steve Schaefer in Forbes. "Don't expect the IPO market to retreat to its bubblehappy ways of the late-90s though. Regulatory hurdles like Sarbanes-Oxley have made the IPO process far more rigorous than it was in the days of the tech bubble, and some management teams have no interest in taking their businesses to the public market."

Other disadvantages to filing involve the public company's loss of confidentiality, flexibility, and control. SEC regulations require public companies to release all operating details to the public, including sensitive information about their markets, profit margins, and future plans. An untold number of problems and conflicts may arise when competitors and employees know all about the inner workings of the company. By diluting the holdings of the company's original owners, going public also gives management less control over day-to-day operations. Large shareholders may seek representation on the board and a say in how the company is run. If enough shareholders become disgruntled with the company's stock value or future plans, they can stage a takeover and oust management. (Billionaire activist investor Carl Icahn is the extreme example, having spent decades pursuing corporate hostile takeovers and board proxy fights.) The dilution of ownership also reduces management's flexibility. It is not possible to make decisions as quickly and efficiently when the board must approve all decisions. In addition, SEC regulations restrict the ability of a public company's management to trade their stock and to discuss company business with outsiders.

Public entities also face added pressure to show strong short-term performance. Earnings are reported quarterly, and shareholders and financial markets always want to see good results. Unfortunately, long-term strategic investment decisions may tend to have a lower priority than making current numbers look good. The additional reporting requirements for public companies also add expense, as the business will likely need to improve accounting systems and add staff. Public entities also encounter added costs associated with handling shareholder relations.

THE PROCESS OF GOING PUBLIC

Once a business has decided to go public, the first step in the IPO process is to select an underwriter to act as an intermediary between the company and the capital markets. Joubert recommended that business owners solicit proposals from a number of investment banks, then evaluate the bidders on the basis of their reputation, experience with similar offerings, experience in the industry, distribution network, record of post-offering support, and type of underwriting arrangement. Other considerations include the bidders' valuation of the company and recommended share price.

There are three basic types of underwriting arrangements: best efforts, which means that the investment bank does not commit to buying any shares but agrees to put forth its best effort to sell as many as possible; all or none, which is similar to best efforts except that the offering is canceled if all the shares are not sold; and firm commitment, which means that the investment bank purchases all the shares itself. The firm commitment arrangement is probably best for the small business, since the underwriter holds the risk of not selling the shares. Once a lead underwriter has been selected, that firm will form a team of other underwriters and brokers to assist it in achieving a broad distribution of the stock.

The next step in the IPO process is to assemble an underwriting team consisting of attorneys, independent accountants, and a financial printer. The attorneys for the underwriter draft all the agreements, while the attorneys for the company advise management about meeting all SEC regulations. The accountants issue opinions about the company's financial statements in order to reassure potential investors. The financial printer handles preparation of the prospectus and other written tools involved in marketing the offering.

After putting together a team to handle the IPO, the business must then prepare an initial registration statement according to SEC regulations. The main body of the registration statement is a prospectus containing detailed information about the company, including its financial statements and a management analysis. The management analysis is perhaps the most important and time-consuming part of the IPO process. In it, the business owners must simultaneously disclose all of the potential risks faced by the business and convince investors that it is a good investment. This section is typically worded very carefully and reviewed by the company's attorneys to ensure compliance with SEC rules about truthful disclosure.

The SEC rules regarding public stock offerings are contained in two main acts: the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Act of 1934. The former concerns the registration of IPOs with the SEC in order to protect the public against fraud, while the latter regulates companies after they have gone public, outlines registration

and reporting procedures, and sets forth insider trading laws. Upon completion of the initial registration statement, it is sent to the SEC for review. During the review process, which can take up to 2 months, the company's attorneys remain in contact with the SEC in order to learn of any necessary changes. Also during this time, the company's financial statements must be audited by independent accountants in accordance with SEC rules. This audit is more formal than the usual accounting review and provides investors with a much higher degree of assurance about the company's financial position.

Throughout the SEC review period which is sometimes called the "cooling off" or "quiet" period the company also begins making controlled efforts to market the offering. The company distributes a preliminary prospectus to potential investors, and the business owners and top managers travel around to make personal presentations of the material in what are known as "road shows." It is important to note, however, that management cannot disclose any further information beyond that contained in the prospectus during the SEC review period. Other activities taking place during this time include filing various forms with different states in which the stock will be sold (the differing state requirements are known as "blue sky laws") and holding a due diligence meeting to review financial statements one last time.

At the end of the cooling off period, the SEC provides comments on the initial registration statement. The company then must address the comments, agree to a final offering price for the shares, and file a final amendment to the registration statement. Technically, the actual sale of stock is supposed to become effective 20 days after the final amendment is filed, but the SEC usually grants companies an acceleration so that it becomes effective immediately. This acceleration grows out of the SEC's recognition that the stock market can change dramatically over a 20-day period. The actual selling of shares then takes place, beginning on the official offering date and continuing for 7 days. The lead investment banker supervises the public sale of the security. During the offering period, the investment bankers are permitted to "stabilize" the price of the security by purchasing shares in the secondary market. This process is called pegging, and it is permitted to continue for up to 10 days after the official offering date. The investment bankers may also support the offering through over-allotment, or selling up to 15 percent more stock when demand is high.

After a successful offering, the underwriter meets with all parties to distribute the funds and settle all expenses. At that time the transfer agent is given authorization to forward the securities to the new owners. An IPO closes with the transfer of the stock, but the terms of the offering are not yet completed. The SEC requires the filing of a number of reports pertaining to the appropriate use of the funds as

described in the prospectus. If the offering is terminated for any reason, the underwriter returns the funds to the investors.

IMPROVING THE PROSPECTS FOR A SUCCESSFUL IPO

For most businesses, the decision to go public is made gradually over time as changes in the company's performance and capital needs make an IPO seem more desirable and necessary. But many companies still fail to bring their plans to sell stock to completion due to a lack of planning. In an article for *Entrepreneur* David R. Evanson outlined a number of steps business owners can take to improve the prospects of an IPO long before their companies formally consider going public. One step involves assessing and taking action to improve the company's image, which will be scrutinized by investors when the time comes for an IPO. It is also necessary to reorganize as a corporation and begin keeping detailed financial records.

Another step business owners can take in advance to prepare their companies to go public is to supplement management with experienced professionals. Investors like to see a management team that generates confidence and respect within the industry, and that can be a source of innovative ideas for future growth. Forming this sort of management team may require a business owner to hire outside of his or her own local network of business associates. It may also involve setting up lucrative benefit plans to help attract and retain top talent. Similarly, the business owner should set about building a solid board of directors that will be able to help the company maximize shareholder value once it has become a public entity. It is also helpful for the business owner to begin making contacts with investment banks, attorneys, and accountants in advance of planning an IPO.

Businesses interested in eventually going public are advised to begin acting like a large corporation well in advance of an IPO. Although many deals involving small businesses are sealed with an informal handshake, investors like to see a pattern of formal, professional contracts with customers, suppliers, and independent contractors. They also favor formal human resource programs, including hiring procedures, performance reviews, and benefit plans. It is also important for businesses to protect their unique products and ideas by applying for patents and trademarks as needed. All of these steps, when taken in advance, can help to smooth a business's passage to becoming a public entity.

The pace of IPOs reached a peak in 1999, when a record 509 companies went public, raising an unprecedented \$66 billion. IPO fever was fueled by "dot-coms," or new, Internet-based companies, which accounted for 290 of the initial public stock offerings that year. These fledgling companies went public to take advantage of a

unique climate in the stock market, as giddy investors trying to catch the next Internet fad did not demand much in terms of profitability. New, Internet-based companies with limited track records were able to use the public markets as a form of venture capital. In fact, new issues of stock in dot-coms jumped an average of 70 percent on their first day of trading in 1999. By the middle of 2000, however, drops in the techheavy National Association of Securities Dealers Automated Quotation (NASDAQ) made investors more cautious and dramatically changed the situation for Internet IPOs. Studies showed that 40 percent of high-tech IPOs were trading below their original offering price by that time. As a result, fifty-two companies decided to cancel or postpone their IPOs in the first 6 months of 2000. During the first 10 months of 2005, 147 IPOs took place, fewer than took place in 2004 (331) but almost twice as many as there had been in 2003 (75). The economic collapse and resulting recession of 2008 and 2009 took an even heavier toll on the IPO market. Schaefer noted that one IPO analyst characterized a healthy IPO market as one that introduces fifteen to twenty offerings each month "...a level it took six months to reach in 2009," Schaefer wrote. In 2010 the IPO market got off to a slightly more optimistic start, with thirty-six filings reported between January 1 and March 5 (and ten withdrawn or postponed during the same period). Business owners must keep a close eye on market conditions and make sure their companies are well positioned and show a strong chance of long-term viability before engaging in an IPO.

SEE ALSO Direct Public Offering; Private Placement.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"2005 Annual IPO Review" Renaissance Capital.

"FTSE Renaissance IPO Composite Index 2009 Annual Review" Renaissance Capital.com. 1 January 2010. Available from: http:// www.renaissancecapital.com/ipohome/news/Renaissance Capital issues the 2009 Annual Review of the IPO Index 7624.html.

Bowman, Matt. "A123, LogMeln Reveal IPO Costs." *vatornews*. 9 December 2009. Available from: http://vator.tv/news/show/2009 12 09 a123 logmein reveal ipo costs.

Cowan, Lynn. "Energy LPs Could Re Energize IPO Market." Wall Street Journal. 3 March 2010.

Draho, Jason. The IPO Decision: Why and How Companies Go
 Public. Northampton, Mass.: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2004.
 Evanson, David R. "Public School: Learning How to Prepare for

Evanson, David R. "Public School: Learning How to Prepare to an IPO." Entrepreneur. October 1997.

Joubert, Paul G. "Going Public." In The Portable MBA in Finance and Accounting, ed. John Leslie Livingstone. New York: Wiley, 1992.

Lardner, James, and Paul Sloan. "The Anatomy of Sickly IPOs." U.S. News & World Report. 29 May 2000.

Lindsey, Jennifer. The Entrepreneur's Guide to Capital: The Techniques for Capitalizing and Refinancing New and Growing Businesses. Chicago, Ill.: Probus, 1986.

MacAdam, Donald H. Startup to IPO: How to Build and Finance a Technology Company. Xlibris Corporation, 2004.

O'Brien, Sarah. "Red Tape Said to Strangle Small Business IPOs." *Investment News.* 9 July 2001.

"Recent IPO Filings." *IPO Marketwatch.* 9 March 2010. Available from: http://www.ipomarketwatch.com.

Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002. Public Law 107 204. Washington DC: Government Printing Office, 2002. Available from: http:// www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW 107publ204/content detail.html.

Schaefer, Steve. "The IPO Class of 2010." *Forbes.* 1 September 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/09/01/ipo market rebound markets equities public offerings.html.

Tucker, Andy. "IPO Ahead? Try These Steps to Avoid Hitting Roadblocks." Business First ; Columbus. 17 March 2000.

Weidner, David. "Changing the Dynamics of Shareholder Influence; Can Government Give Shareholders a Meaningful Voice in How Companies Are Run?" Wall Street Journal. 4 June 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

INNOVATION

Innovation is the basic driving force behind entrepreneurship and the creation of small businesses. When an individual comes up with an idea that has not previously been explored, or a niche that larger businesses have not been able to exploit, he or she may be able to turn that idea into a successful business venture. "Ideas are the fuel that keep entrepreneurial fires blazing," I. Satya Sreenivas wrote in *Business Journal*. "Savvy entrepreneurs realize the fact that ideas can originate from anywhere at any time, and a random idea could be more worthwhile than a well-researched project."

Of course, not every new idea has the potential to become a successful business. And in many cases, individuals with good, marketable ideas fail to come up with the capital needed to turn their ideas into reality. But innovation is still a necessary first step for small-business success in many instances. Moreover, entrepreneurs cannot afford to stop innovating once they have established a successful business. Innovation applies not only to new business and product ideas, but also to the internal workings of a company. Successful business owners continually innovate with regards to internal systems and processes in order to create and sustain a source of competitive advantage. "The global economy requires that companies generate an unending stream of new products, systems, technologies, and services," Claus Weyrich wrote in Electronic News. "And innovation has to be applied to things other than products."

According to Weyrich, sustaining innovation in a business organization requires an understanding of the company's core competencies, an innovative corporate culture, and a systematic approach. He described three phases in the innovation process: 1) the invention phase, in which ideas are generated; 2) the implementation phase, in which the best ideas are selected and developed further; and 3) the market penetration phase, in which ideas are exploited for commercial gain. This process is an ongoing one, with feedback used to close the loop.

Analysts agree that companies of all sizes need to place innovation into a broader context than just traditional research and development. The process of innovation needs to be managed in a structured way. "Companies need to establish a seamless innovation process an enterprise-wide exchange of ideas that will ensure that the information and expertise required to create, market, and service breakthrough products is available and accessible to those who need it," Chemical Week contributor Ken Cottrill explained. "If all the people able to extract value from a new product or technology are in the information loop, there is a smaller chance that opportunities will be squandered." Making use of the information resources available within a company allows employees to benefit from "corporate memory." They are better able to focus on innovation because they know where others have been before them.

Innovation is something that takes time, quite literally. To be innovative, people need time to clear their minds, to read about interesting and unrelated fields, and to ponder these things in a non-urgent environment. According to a Harvard Business Review study titled "Creativity Under the Gun," people are rarely creative when they are under deadline. "When creativity is under the gun, it usually ends up getting killed. Our study indicates that the more time pressure people feel on a given day, the less likely they will be to think creatively." What is needed to jumpstart the process of innovation is time away from the day-to-day pressures of multitasking. Managers should avoid extreme time pressure when possible and should try to structure work for others so that they too may avoid working under deadline at least part of the time. Part of any program designed to stimulate innovation must be a measure of free time. After all, complex cognitive processing takes time.

It is important to include the whole company in the innovation process, because the germ of an idea can come from anywhere, and the best ideas often grow out of a combination of functional areas. Establishment of a network structure can provide a framework for this desired innovation. A network structure includes cross-functional groups within the company, cross-links between the various groups, and can even include linkages with external parties such as customers and suppliers. "Companies of all sizes can adopt this approach to innovation," said Cottrill. "There is no standard blueprint for these networks, because they are shaped by a company's business goals and organizational structure. However, the individuals who make

up these groups are unified by a common mission and are in regular communication."

Gaining a better understanding of a company's customers can be an enormously effective step in creating a more innovative business. Many small-business owners have an intimate knowledge of their customers, as well as clear metrics, clear direction, and the flexibility to quickly change course if necessary, wrote Andrew Waldeck and Renee Hopkins Callahan in *Forbes*. "Small companies should realize that their close customer connection provides a great springboard for innovation," Waldeck and Callahan continued. "A customer problem is an opportunity to sell that customer another solution. They are responsive, iterative and flexible."

Small businesses face a number of obstacles on the road to effective innovation, the most obvious being limited financial, knowledge, and manpower resources. That does not have to stop innovation, however. Waldeck and Callahan explained that while many small businesses feel they lack sufficient resources to innovate, constraints, in fact, can help innovation. An overabundance of time, money, and people can kill innovation more easily than a lack of those resources, they contended, and small businesses have an edge over larger competitors in several ways: they connect with customers and understand how to frame the conversation around problem areas; they are iterative with regard to strategy and planning to maintain flexibility; they are often open to experimentation with new business models; and because they have limited resources, they do not run into the temptation to throw endless amounts of money, time, and manpower at innovation efforts.

Still, some resources are necessary to innovate. In recent years the federal government has stepped in with a number of innovation resources available specifically to small businesses. The U.S. Small Business Administration administers two competitive programs aimed at helping small-business owners the Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) program and the Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) program. Both programs give small businesses a chance to win grants to participate in research and development efforts on behalf of the federal government.

SEE ALSO Managing Organizational Change.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Amabile, Teresa A., Constance N. Hadley, and Steven J. Kramer. "Creativity Under the Gun." *Harvard Business Review.* 1 August 2002.

Cottrill, Ken. "Networking for Innovation." *Chemical Week.* 25 February 1998.

Pisa, Regina M. "Formally Foster Innovation and Inevitable Change." *Boston Herald.* 1 February 2006.

Small Business Innovation Research Program. "Small Business Innovation Research." *SBIR.gov.* Available from: http://www.sbir.gov.

Sreenivas, I. Satya. "First Idea May Not Be the Best." Business Journal. 3 November 1997.

Waldeck, Andrew, and Renee Hopkins Callahan. "Innovation Lessons from Small Business." *Forbes.* 2 March 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/02/03/apple innovation customers leadership clayton christensen 0203 small business.html.

Weyrich, Claus. "The Meaning of Innovation." *Electronic News*. 16 February 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

INSURANCE POOLING

Insurance pooling is a practice wherein a group of small firms join together to secure better insurance rates and coverage plans by virtue of their increased buying power as a block. This practice is primarily used for securing health and disability insurance coverage. Those doing insurance pooling are often referred to as insurance purchasing cooperatives.

Small businesses have long complained that insurers hand out discounts to big clients, who have substantial purchasing power and large numbers of employees, and that those insurers too often try to make up those discount losses by hiking rates for their smaller clients. Unable to buy good coverage on their own, smaller companies were forced to rely on pooling plans created and managed by trade associations or other affiliated business groups, or pass on providing coverage altogether. However, another alternative, in which private businesses band together and organize their own pools, has since emerged. Distinct entities have been created to address both health and disability coverage needs.

HEALTH INSURANCE POOLS

Health insurance coverage has long been a difficult benefit for many small businesses to incorporate into their compensation packages. Premiums for even modest health packages constitute a significant outlay for small businesses, and increases in premiums and deductibles attributable to employee illness have resulted in many owners being faced with the unpleasant choice of placing their business at financial risk or ending health insurance for their employees. "Insurers had come to evaluate small firms separately by such factors as claims experience, worker's health status, and even type of business," explained *Nation's Business*. "As a result, many small companies couldn't buy health insurance at any price. Those that did have coverage lived in fear of a single serious illness because it could trigger skyrocketing rates or cancellation of coverage."

Health insurance pools, which are also sometimes called insurance purchasing alliances or health insurance

purchasing co-ops, were originally created to address this problem. They provide group health policies exclusively to small businesses. Rules governing these alliances vary from state to state, with some states offering eligibility to sole proprietorships and others providing coverage to businesses with up to 100 employees. On average, however, these health insurance pools target employers of two to fifty people.

Small businesses that join one of these pools can typically count on the following benefits:

- A community premium rate that is significantly lower than any individual rate it could demand, because the membership gains collective leverage that forces insurance carriers to modify premium and deductible demands
- 2. In many cases, premium increases are capped for the first several years of the policy
- Centralized administration of the policy among all of the companies covered under it, which results in savings in work hours and paperwork
- 4. Standard rates and benefits that do not fluctuate according to company size or work force health history
- Selection of plans from multiple insurers (some plans allocate plan selection power exclusively with employers, while others allow workers to select from a menu of plans)

First tried in California in the early 1990s, these types of pools have since spread to other states. Analysts warn, however, that the rules and regulations governing health insurance pools vary considerably from state to state, and note that the laws of a number of states make it unlikely that these alliances will make an appearance within their borders any time soon.

Health insurance purchasing co-ops face other barriers to offering competitive health insurance rates. These include state regulations setting standards for premiums that limit cost savings that can be negotiated; lack of interest or hostility among health plan providers toward a co-op's ability to lure the smallest employers; and insufficient economies of scale that leave co-ops with inadequate negotiating leverage. The number of sick employees can also be pivotal. PacAdvantage, a 6,000-member purchasing co-op in California, closed its doors in 2006 when the cost to care for sick employees at member firms could not be supported by the premiums the co-op charged. As a result, 110,000 people (some very sick) were left to find insurance in the small group or individual markets.

However, several co-ops have surmounted common obstacles to become industry examples. One such co-op, the Cleveland-based Council of Smaller Enterprises, offers access to twenty-five unique health plans for 17,000 area

businesses. Each member business can offer up to five plans to employees, and the co-op estimates it saves members \$45 million each year in premium costs.

DISABILITY INSURANCE POOLS

Disability insurance pools, also called risk- purchasing groups, operate under the same guiding principles as health insurance alliances. By joining together into one single negotiating group, small businesses can increase their bargaining power when dealing with insurers. These groups are usually composed of companies that hail from the same industry sector and thus face many of the same disability risks.

These disability insurance pools arose in the aftermath of the 1981 Products Liability Risk Retention Act, which for the first time permitted the formation of risk-purchasing groups. The 1986 Risk Retention Act followed up on the original act's provisions to cover all forms of commercial liability insurance, not just products liability. The legislation was an effort to address the growing inability of small-business owners to obtain liability insurance because of its rapidly growing cost. "Risk-retention groups enable companies in the same industry, such as plastics or chemicals, to cut insurance costs by forming what are, in effect, mini insurance companies to self-insure against liability claims," explained Lynn Woods in *Nation's Business*. "Risk-purchasing groups, on the other hand, permit group purchasing of liability coverage."

Interestingly, insurance companies have been among the biggest boosters of this type of disability coverage arrangement. Woods pointed out that "insurance companies find risk-purchasing groups attractive prospects because the companies can save costs in two ways by using a single agent or broker for multiple states and by tailoring a policy for a group based on a similar level of risk."

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Health Insurance Options.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration. n.d.

Blakely, Stephen. "An Update on Health Care Pools." *Nation's Business.* May 1997.

Kaufman, Steve. "Insurance Pooling System Makes Health Care Affordable for Small Firms." Knight Ridder Tribune News. 7 April 1997.

Maynard, Roberta, and Roger Thompson. "The Power of Pooling." *Nation's Business*. March 1995.

National Cooperative Business Association. "About Cooperatives." Washington, DC: National Cooperative Business Association, 2009. Available from: http://www.ncba. coop/abcoop health.cfm.

Ohrenstein & Brown, LLP. "Synopsis of Risk Purchasing Group." Ohrenstein & Brown, LLP. April 2005. Available from: http://www.oandb.com/newsroom 343.html.

"PacAdvantage: Adverse Selection Death Spiral." *Healthcare Economist.* 17 August 2006. Available from http://healthcare

economist.com/2006/08/17/pacadvantage adverse selection death spiral.

Wicks, Elliot K. "Health Insurance Purchasing Cooperatives." Taskforce on the Issue of Health Insurance Issue Brief. The Commonwealth Fund, November 2002.

Woods, Lynn. "Gaining an Edge on Liability." *Nation's Business*. June 1996.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Intellectual property (IP) encompasses the intangible assets of a business such as patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets, and unique business practices. Examples of intellectual property include:

- · an author's copyright on a book or article
- a distinctive logo design representing a soft drink company and its products
- · unique design elements of a Web site
- a patent on a particular process; for example, to manufacture chewing gum.

Intellectual property law covers the protection of copyrights, patents, trademarks, and trade secrets, as well as other legal areas such as unfair competition. In effect, intellectual property laws give the creator of a new and unique product or idea a temporary monopoly on its use. The value of intellectual property to an individual or company is not based on physical properties, such as size and structure. Instead, intellectual property is valuable because it represents ownership and an exclusive right to use, manufacture, reproduce, or promote a unique creation or idea. In this way, it has the potential to be one of the most valuable assets a person or small business can own.

Globally and in the United States, the importance and value of a firm's intellectual property has been increasing over the past few decades. The overall movement in America from a manufacturing to a service economy has shifted the emphasis from tangible assets (factories, warehouses) to intangible assets. Even large and small American firms that are still in the manufacturing business often outsource the actual production to other countries, most notably China. This means the firm's greatest asset is its IP portfolio.

The rise of computers and information technology has also boosted the importance of intellectual property. For most software and information technology firms, the value of their tangible assets is dwarfed in comparison to the value of their IP holdings. In addition, the advent of Web commerce allows an individual with an entrepreneurial idea to create a Web site and begin business operations. Almost the entire value of a small firm such as this resides in its intellectual property.

With IP so important in the business world, it should come as no surprise that nations place great importance on IP protection. According to the U.S. Department of State, countries protect IP "because they know safeguarding these property rights fosters economic growth, provides incentives for technological innovation, and attracts investment that will create new jobs and opportunities for all their citizens."

The laws protecting intellectual property in the United States exist at both the state and federal levels. State laws cover a broad spectrum of intellectual property fields, from trade secrets to the right of publicity. The laws differ somewhat from state to state. At the federal level, the Constitution and legislation authorized under the Constitution deal exclusively with patents and copyrights, and partially with trademarks and related areas of unfair competition.

HISTORY OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAWS

When the United States was founded, intellectual property was not a major issue, although it was discussed. For instance, while prominent politician James Madison believed that some protection should be granted to books and inventions, he also stated: "Monoplies tho' in certain cases useful ought to be granted with caution, and guarded with strictness agst abuse." The Patent Act of 1790 granted an individual with the exclusive use and license of his invention for a period of 14 years.

Intellectual property protection became an important issue at an international level during trade and tariff negotiations in the nineteenth century, and has remained so ever since. One of the first international treaties relating to intellectual property in the broadest sense was the 1883 International Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property, which was held in Paris. Also known as the Paris Convention, the treaty created there provided protection for such properties as patents, industrial models and designs, trademarks, and trade names. More than 100 countries have signed the Paris Convention treaty, and it has been modified several times. Two of the most important provisions of the treaty relate to the rights of national treatment and priority.

The right of national treatment ensures that those individuals seeking a patent or trademark in a foreign country will not be discriminated against and will receive the same rights as a citizen of that country. The right of priority provides an inventor 1 year from the date of filing a patent application in his or her home country (6 months for a trademark or design application) to file

an application in a foreign country. The legal, effective date of application in the foreign country is then retroactively the legal, effective filing date in the home country, provided the application is made within the protection period. If the invention is made public prior to filing the home country application, however, the right of priority in a foreign country is no longer applicable.

Many U.S. and international laws relating to intellectual property were significantly altered with the 1994 passage of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT). In fact, the member nations that signed the GATT committed themselves to a higher degree of intellectual property protection than had been provided under any earlier multinational treaties. Under the guidance of the World Trade Organization (WTO), all member nations were required to adopt specific provisions for the enforcement of rights and settlement of disputes relating to intellectual property. Under these provisions, trademark counterfeiting and commercial copyright piracy are subject to criminal penalties.

GROWTH OF THE IP MARKET

As the importance of IP has increased, so have the number of patent applications.

Total U.S. Patent Applications, by Year

Year	Patent Applications
1980	112,379
1984	120,276
1988	151,491
1992	186,507
1996	211,013
2000	315,015
2004	382,139
2008	485,312

As IP gained in importance relative to a firm's value, companies began managing their patent licenses more aggressively, seeking to maximize the value of their firm's IP assets. For example, IBM created an IP asset management plan in the 1990s and saw its revenue from this branch increase from \$30 million a year to over \$1.5 billion in 2000, according to some estimates. Accounting group Ernst & Young estimated that the American patent licensing market was roughly \$110 billion in 2000, but that it would grow to \$500 billion by 2015.

As the IP licensing market grew, new types of business entities emerged. One of these entities is derisively named a "patent troll." The term was coined by Peter Detkin, then a lawyer at corporate giant Intel. Understood from the perspective of a large company, a patent troll is an entity that creates no products and has no customers but holds

patent licenses nevertheless. The troll makes money by threatening actual operating companies with patent infringement lawsuits in order to prompt them to pay settlement fees. A patent infringement lawsuit often includes a work-stop injunction. Because a patent troll has no actual business operations, the work-stop injunction does not affect it adversely; however, a work-stop injunction is an effective threat to an operating business. Operating companies often find it preferable to pay a settlement to a patent troll to avoid a lengthy work stoppage and possible high legal fees.

Small companies, entrepreneurs, and inventors have a different view of the "patent troll" phenomenon. A small company seeking to defend its licenses might be labeled a patent troll by a much larger company. What the term best illustrates is the idea that patent licenses are being aggressively pursued by all manner of entities, and that companies seeking to enter new business fields need to take precautions to fend off possible IP infringement claims.

IP brokerages offer businesses the services they need to protect themselves. A firm seeking to enter a new business field can contact a brokerage specializing in that area. The broker would then match the firm's needs with licenses for the proper patents. By using a broker, the firm (the "buyer") wards off any potential IP infringement suits, and the patent holder (the "seller") receives value for his or her license. While this arrangement has obvious benefits, there are drawbacks as well. Purchase of a particular patent does not guarantee freedom from lawsuits, and the use of a broker typically inflates the overall licensing price.

An alternative to using an IP broker is to buy into a patent pool or consortium. A patent pool is a company devoted solely to purchasing patents, most often in a particular industry or industries. The patent-pooling firm then offers annual memberships to companies operating in that industry. This fee allows them to use all the patents that the pooling firm controls. One such firm, RPX Corporation, has members such as Cisco, Samsung, and TiVo. (Interestingly enough, another such firm, Intellectual Ventures, has Peter Detkin of "patent troll" fame as a managing director.)

While IP licensing seems to be a booming market, there are some indications that this trend might not continue. For instance, a 2006 U.S. Supreme Court ruling (*eBay v. MercExchange*) denied a work-stop injunction against an operating company if the other company (the presumed "patent troll") had no operations in that area. This removed a key component of the patent troll lawsuit approach. Another Supreme Court case, pending as of 2009, could have even greater ramifications. The case, known as *Bilski* concerns the issuing patents for business methods. A Federal Circuit court ruled in 2008 that a patentable method must be tied to a particular machine or apparatus, or must produce

some observable change in an item. Abstract methods (as, for instance, a method for teaching or a method for picking which stocks to invest in) would not be eligible for patents, according to this decision. The U.S. Supreme Court hearings on the case were completed on November 9, 2009. If the Supreme Court upholds the Federal Circuit Court decision, thousands of business method patents could be invalidated. Litigation and patent creation in the area of business methods would subsequently dwindle, thereby lessening the overall IP marketplace.

IMPORTANCE OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PROTECTION

Quite often, the amount of IP protection in a particular country is determined by whether or not it is a net importer or exporter of technology. China, for example, has been a net importer of IP for many years, paying around \$2 billion annually in licensing and royalties to American firms, according to the U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis. Many believe this amount should be even higher. During the early twenty-first century there have been numerous complaints regarding Chinese abuses of IP rights in a host of industries. Several Chinese automobile models look suspiciously like American, Japanese, and European models, and pirated DVDs are common throughout the country, to name just two examples. Yet the situation with counterfeit DVDs is similar to what occurred in the American publishing industry in the nineteenth century, when America was a net importer of IP. On a tour of the United States, English novelist Charles Dickens complained bitterly and often about the fact that American publishers printed and sold thousands of copies of his books and never paid him a cent.

In contrast, the strong protections of intellectual property are now recognized as one of the cornerstones of the formation and growth of small businesses in the United States, especially since the advent of the Internet and other new technologies have placed a premium on new ideas and innovations. Intellectual property allows individuals who come up with a new idea to enjoy the exclusive use of that idea for a certain period of time, which can be a significant monetary incentive for entrepreneurs.

However, intellectual property law is extraordinarily complex, so small- business owners interested in IP issues should consult a legal expert in order to protect themselves to the full extent of the law. "The law on intellectual property... is everywhere both comparatively new and in flux," observed the U.S. edition of the *Economist*.

SEE ALSO Inventions and Patents; Work for Hire.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Battle of Ideas." Economist. 23 April 2009.

Beyers, Joe. "Perspective: Rise of the Patent Trolls," *CNET News.* 12 October 2005.

- "EBay Wins Round in 'Buy It Now' Patent Redux." ZDNET News. 30 July 2007.
- Epstein, Eve. "What Is Intellectual Property?" InfoWorld. 19 June 2000.
- Field, Thomas G. Jr. "What is Intellectual Property." U.S. Department of State. International Information Programs. January 2006. Available from: http://usinfo.state.gov/products/pubs/intelprp/.
- Foster, Frank H., and Robert L. Shook. *Patents, Copyrights & Trademarks*. Hoboken:. N.J.: Wiley, 1993.
- Gartman, John, and Kevin McNeely. "A Summary Checklist for Dealing with Intellectual Property." Providence Business News. 26 June 2000.
- Hansell, Saul. "Trolling for Patents to Fight Patent Trolls." *New York Times.* 30 March 2009.
- Layton, Duane. "WTO Dispute Panel Issues Interim Ruling in US Challenge to China Intellectual Property Protection." Monday Business Briefing. 16 October 2008.
- Lickson, Charles P.A Legal Guide for Small Business. Los Altos, Calif.: Crisp Publications, 1994.
- Madison, James. "Detached Memoranda." Available from: http://classicliberal.tripod.com/madison/detached4.html.
- "Markets for Ideas: Rights in Intellectual Property." *Economist.*. U.S. ed. 14 April 2001.
- "Maximizing Intellectual Property Value." Pepper Hamilton LLP. Available from: http://www.pepperlaw.com/pracarea/ intellect/property value.aspx.
- Pearl, Matthew. "Dickens V. America." More Intelligent Life.

 Available from: http://www.moreintelligentlife.com/story/dickens vs america
- Prencipe, Loretta W. "Intellectual Property Due Diligence." InfoWorld. 30 October 2000.
- "Protecting Intellectual Property: An Introductory Guide for U.S. Businesses on Protecting Intellectual Property Abroad." *Business America*, July 1991.
- Spinello, Richar A., and Herman T. Tavani. Intellectual Property Rights in a Networked World. Hershey, Pa.: Idea Group, Inc. (IGI), 2004.
- Tabalujan, Benny. "Keeping the Fruits of Your Intellectual Pursuit to Yourself." *Business Times*. July 1993.
- U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. "U.S. Patent Statistics Chart, Calendar Years 1963 2008." Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/web/offices/ac/ido/oeip/taf/us stat.htm.
- World Trade Organization. "Intellectual Property: Protection and Enforcement." Available from: http://www.wto.org/english/thewto e/whatis e/tif e/agrm7 e.htm.
- Young, Eric. "Patent Marketeers." San Francisco Business Times. 21 March 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Johnson, Anaxos

INTEREST RATES

Lenders profit by arranging for the borrower to pay back an additional amount of money over and above the sum that they borrow. This difference between what is lent and what is returned is known as interest. The interest on a loan is determined through the establishment of an interest rate, which is expressed as a percentage of the amount of the loan.

Borrowing is a staple in many areas of the U.S. economy. This has resulted in a dizzying array of borrowing arrangements, many of which feature unique wrinkles in the realm of interest rates. Common borrowing and lending arrangements include business and personal loans (from government agencies, banks, and commercial finance companies), credit cards (from corporations), mortgages, various federal and municipal government obligations, and corporate bonds. In addition, interest is used to reward investors and others who place money in savings accounts, individual retirement accounts (IRAs), certificates of deposit (CDs), and many other financial vehicles.

The recession of 2008 and 2009 severely limited the volume of small-business loans in the United States. While large firms were able to tap investor money via the corporate bond market, many small-business owners could only look to banks, many of which were wary of lending to businesses they considered more of a gamble. The crisis prompted the administration of President Barack Obama to unveil new small-business proposals, including a \$30 billion fund, aimed at loosening bank loans. Banks that were the largest recipients of federal bailout money (from the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act of 2008) nonetheless reduced small-business loans by \$12.5 billion during a 7-month period in 2009. As a result, many small businesses sought alternative financing (considerably more expensive than traditional bank loans) or simply stopped looking for capital until the economy brightened. Meanwhile, some lawmakers proposed taxing banks that received more than \$50,000 in stimulus funds, the proceeds of which would finance small-business lending.

TYPES OF INTEREST RATES

The "prime rate" is probably the best-known interest rate. It is the rate at which commercial banks lend money to their best, most creditworthy customers. However, in order to track interest rates logically, one should start with the Federal Reserve's "discount rate." The discount rate is the interest rate that banks are charged when they borrow money overnight from one of the Federal Reserve Banks. Each of the twelve Federal Reserve Banks is a part of the nation's central bank and plays a part in setting the monetary policy of the United States.

Commercial banks pass along the cost of borrowing money when they establish the rates at which they lend money. One factor in establishing those rates is the discount rate established by the Federal Reserve Bank, although other factors play into the calculation. The prime rate is the lowest rate at which commercial banks lend. Although often

thought of as a set interest rate, the prime lending rate is not actually a uniform rate. National City Bank may, for example, have one rate while Town Bank has a slightly different rate. As a result, the most widely quoted prime rate figure in the United States is the one published in the Wall Street Journal. It publishes an average rate that results from polling the nation's thirty largest banks; when twenty-three of those institutions have changed their prime rates, the Wall Street Journal responds by updating the published rate. The prime rate is so well known primarily because it is used as a basis for calculating other interest rates.

Other important interest rates that are used in making capital investment decisions include:

- Commercial Paper Rate. These are short-term discount bonds issued by established corporate borrowers. These bonds mature in 6 months or less.
- Treasury Bill Rate. A Treasury bill is a short-term (1 year or less) risk-free bond issued by the U.S. government. Treasury bills are made available to buyers at a price that is less than its redemption value upon maturity.
- Treasury Bond Rate. Unlike the short-term Treasury bills, Treasury bonds do not mature for at least 1 year, and most of them have a duration of 10 to 30 years. The interest rates on these bonds vary depending on their maturity.
- Corporate Bond Rate. The interest rate on long-term corporate bonds can vary depending on a number of factors, including the time to maturity (20 years is the norm for corporate bonds) and risk classification.

How interest rates are established, why they fluctuate, and why they vary from lender to lender and borrower to borrower are complicated matters. "Real" and "nominal" are two banking terms that will be helpful to know in regard to interest rates. The "real" interest rate on a loan is the current interest rate minus inflation. It is, in essence, the effective rate for the duration of the loan. The "nominal" interest rate is the rate that appears on the loan agreements, the stated rate that does not account in any way for inflation.

FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE INTEREST RATES

Interest rate levels are determined by the laws of supply and demand and fluctuate as supply and demand change. In an economic environment in which demand for loans is high, lending institutions are able to command more lucrative lending arrangements. Conversely, when banks and other institutions find that the market for loans is a tepid one (or worse), interest rates are typically lowered accordingly to encourage businesses and individuals to take out loans.

Interest rates are a key instrument of U.S. fiscal policy. The Federal Reserve determines the interest rate at which the federal government will bestow loans, and banks and other financial institutions, which establish their own interest rates to parallel those of the "Fed," typically follow suit. This ripple effect can have a dramatic impact on the U.S. economy. In a recession, for instance, the Federal Reserve might lower interest rates in order to create an environment that encourages spending. In late 2009 and early 2010, for example, the Federal Reserve kept its prime short-term interest rate at 0.25 percent. Conversely, the Federal Reserve often implements interest rate hikes when its board members become concerned that the economy is "overheating" and prone to inflation.

By raising or lowering its discount interest rate on loans to banks, the Federal Reserve can make it attractive or unattractive for banks to borrow funds. By influencing the commercial bank's cost of money, changes in the discount rate tend to influence the whole structure of interest rates, either tightening or loosening money. When interest rates are high, "tight money" results. This means not only that borrowers have to pay higher rates, but that banks are more selective in judging the creditworthiness of businesses applying for loans. Conversely, when interest rates decline, 'easy money" results, meaning it is both cheaper and easier to borrow. The monetary tools of the Federal Reserve work most directly on short-term interest rates. Interest rates charged for loans of longer duration are indirectly affected through the market's perception of government policy and its impact on the economy.

Another key factor in determining interest rates is the lending agency's confidence that the money and the interest on that money will be paid in full and in a timely fashion. Default risk encompasses a wide range of circumstances, from borrowers who completely fail to fulfill their obligations to those that are merely late with a scheduled payment. If lenders are uncertain about the borrower's ability to adhere to the specifications of the loan arrangement, they will often demand a higher rate of return or risk premium. Borrowers with an established credit history, on the other hand, qualify for what is known as the lower prime interest rate.

TERM STRUCTURE OF INTEREST RATES

The actual interest on a loan is not fully known until the duration of the borrowing arrangement has been specified. Interest rates on loans are typically figured on an annual basis, though other periods are sometimes specified. This does not mean that the loan is supposed to be paid back in a year; indeed, many loans especially in the realm of small business do not mature for 5 or 10 years, or even longer. Rather, it refers to the frequency with which the interest

and "principal owed" the original amount borrowed are recalculated according to the terms of the loan.

Interest is usually charged in such a way that both the principal lent and the accrued interest are used to calculate future interest owed. This is called compounding. For small business owners and other borrowers, this means that the unpaid interest due on the principal is added to that base figure in determining interest for future payments. Most loans are arranged so that interest is compounded on an annual basis, but in some instances, shorter periods are used. These latter arrangements are more beneficial to the lender than to the borrower, for they require the borrower to pay more money in the long run.

While annual compound interest is the accepted measure of interest rates, other equations are sometimes used. The yield or interest rate on bonds, for instance, is normally computed on a semiannual basis, and then converted to an annual rate by multiplying by two. This is called simple interest. Another form of interest arrangement is one in which the interest is "discounted in advance." In such instances, the interest is deducted from the principal, and the borrower receives the net amount. The borrower thus ends up paying off the interest on the loan at the very beginning of the transaction. A third interest payment method is known as a floating- or variable-rate agreement. Under this common type of business loan, the interest rate is not fixed. Instead, it moves with the bank's prime rate in accordance with the terms of the loan agreement. A smallbusiness owner might, for instance, agree to a loan in which the interest on the loan would be the prime rate plus 3 percent. Since the prime rate is subject to change over the life of the loan, interest would be calculated and adjusted on a daily basis.

THE INTEREST RATE AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Entrepreneurs and small-business owners often turn to loans in order to establish or expand their business ventures. Business enterprises that choose this method of securing funding, which is commonly called debt financing, need to be aware of all components of those loan agreements, including the interest.

Business consultants point out that interest paid on debt financing is tax deductible. This can save entrepreneurs and small-business owners thousands of dollars at tax time, and analysts urge business owners to factor those savings in when weighing their company's capacity to accrue debt. But other interest rate elements can cut into those tax savings if borrowers are not careful. Because interest paid on a loan is tax deductible, while other loan charges and fees are not, it may be in the best interest of a small-business owner to accept a loan with a slightly higher interest rate if it offers fewer handling charges than a similar

loan with a slightly lower interest rate but higher handling fees. The full impact of loan charges and interest rates over time should be made before deciding upon a lender.

Commercial banks remain the primary source of loans for small business firms in America, especially for short-term loans. Small business enterprises that are able to secure loans from these lenders must also be prepared to negotiate several important aspects of the loan agreement which directly impact interest rate payments. Both the interest rate itself and the schedule under which the loan will be repaid are, of course, integral factors in determining the ultimate cost of the loan to the borrower, but a third important subject of negotiation between the borrowing firm and the bank concerns the *manner* in which the interest on a loan is actually paid. There are three primary methods by which the borrowing company can pay back interest on a loan to a bank: a simple- or ordinary-interest plan, a discounted-interest plan, or a floating interest rate plan.

Securing long-term financing is more problematic for many entrepreneurs and small-business owners, and this is reflected in the interest rate arrangements that they must accept in order to secure such financing. Small businesses are often viewed by creditors as having an uncertain future, and making an extended-term loan to such a business means being locked into a high-risk agreement for a prolonged period. To make this type of loan, a lender will want to feel comfortable with the business, the quality of its management, and will want to be compensated for what it sees as higher-than-usual risk exposure. This compensation usually includes the imposition of interest rates that are considerably higher than those charged for short-term financing. As with short-term financing arrangements, interest on long-term agreements can range from floating interest plans to those tied to a fixed rate. The actual cost of the interest rate method that is ultimately chosen appears in interest rate disclosures (which are required by law) as a figure known as the annual percentage rate (APR).

SEE ALSO Banks and Banking; Credit; Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cooper, James C. "U.S.: From Here on Out, the Fed Is Winging It; More Uncertainty over Future Rate Decisions Will Mean Bumpier Markets." *Business Week.* 10 April 2006.

Dash, Eric. "Washington Turns Focus to Bank Pay." New York Times. 13 January 2010.

Federal Reserve Board of the United States. "Discount Rate." Available from: http://www.federalreserve.gov/monetary policy/discountrate.htm.

Larson, Mark. "Upticks Since '08 Signal Small Business Lending Is on the Mend." San Diego Business Journal. 1 March 2010.

Slater, Joanna. "Small Companies, Big Squeeze." *Globe and Mail.* 16 February 2010.

"Ten Tips for Avoiding Hidden Loan Costs." *AllBusiness*. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/business finance/business loans/3527 1.html.

Walter, Robert. Financing Your Small Business. Hauppage, N.Y.: Barron's Educational Series. 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE (IRS)

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) is the agency of the U.S. Department of the Treasury responsible for collecting federal taxes of all kinds. In addition to income taxes from individuals, companies and organizations, the IRS collects several other kinds of taxes, including Social Security, estate, excise, and gift taxes (they are not responsible for collecting taxes based on the revenue derived from the sale of alcohol, tobacco, or firearms). For the tax year 2008 the IRS reported processing more than 250 million tax returns in it's publication 2008 Data Book. The net tax collected on these 2008 returns totaled \$1.907 billion; 51 percent was from individual income taxes; 37 percent from employment taxes; 10 percent from corporate income taxes; and 3 percent from estate, gift, and excise taxes.

In addition to processing millions of tax returns each year, the Internal Revenue Service's responsibilities include enforcement of U.S. tax laws, distribution of forms and instructions necessary for the filing of tax returns, and provision of counseling for businesses and individuals subject to its regulations.

HISTORY OF THE IRS

The IRS was created by Congress in 1862. During its first years, its money-gathering activities were very modest. Until the Civil War, the United States gathered approximately as much money from customs duties as it did from taxation, and the federal government's financial needs were slight because it offered few programs for its citizens. In 1913 IRS responsibilities increased with the introduction of the federal income tax system. Since that time, the government has imposed steadily higher taxes on its citizenry to pay for national defense, social programs, transportation and other infrastructure, and other aspects of modern American society. As internal revenue gathering increased in scope during the past century, the IRS saw similar growth. In the mid-1990s the IRS employed approximately 86,000 workers. In 2000 it was reorganized into four operating divisions: wage and investment; small business and self-employed; large and mid-size business (those with assets greater than \$5 million); and tax exempt and governmental entities. Further information on these divisions can be found on the official IRS Web site (www.irs.gov).

On a small percentage of the more than 250 million tax returns it processes annually, the IRS performs a more detailed tax return examination called an "audit." If an individual or business is audited, the IRS representative conducting the examination typically asks for proof of the various deductions and exemptions claimed on the tax return. Depending on how the audit unfolds, the IRS agent may ultimately decide that additional taxes are owed (or, less frequently, that the taxpayer actually paid too much). Taxpayers who object to these audit findings have the option of appealing to an independent division within the IRS specifically created to deal with such cases. If negotiations still do not satisfy the taxpayer, appeals can be filed in U.S. Tax Court or other federal courts, depending on the nature of the case.

SMALL BUSINESS AND THE IRS

The IRS sponsors several different programs designed to help entrepreneurs and small-business owners fulfill their revenue reporting and taxpaying obligations. These include the Small Business and Self-Employed Tax Center, which is designed to help small-business owners maneuver through the plethora of business tax issues that they face. The center offers information on small-business forms and publications; employer identification numbers; starting, operating, and closing a business; and employment tax fundamentals, among other topics.

The global economic crisis of 2008 and 2009 brought unprecedented challenges to small-business owners. As a result, Congress endeavored to provide tax relief for small businesses. One such proposal aimed to raise the limit on the tax deduction for trade or start-up expenditures from \$5,000 to \$20,000, according to *Tax-News.com*. For its part, the IRS ordered employees to exercise more leniency on people and businesses having trouble paying their taxes, and coordinated 1,000 open houses on Saturdays for tax-payers to meet in person with IRS representatives. The agency additionally extended a moratorium on penalizing businesses that failed to report transactions considered tax shelters.

THE CHANGING IRS

The rapidly changing face of technology and communications has presented small businesses and multinational corporations alike with a wide array of challenges. The IRS has not been immune to these changes. Indeed, the agency has struggled to modernize its operations, especially in the realm of aging computers, data input, and remittance processing. The agency took a large step toward modernizing tax returns by introducing the Electronic Federal Tax Payment System (EFTPS) in 2001. EFTPS enables taxpayers to log in to a proprietary Web site to enter tax information and make payments. Small businesses are able

to take advantage of the system through their own financial institutions, although the IRS recommends checking with an institution to ensure eligibility of use.

With the spread of technologies that facilitate the electronic transfer of data, the data input portion of the IRS's processing task shrinks. The IRS has seen a steady increase in the numbers of tax returns that are filed electronically every year. According to the IRS's publication 2008 Data Book, more than 100 million tax returns were filed electronically in that fiscal year. The trend towards electronic filing of tax returns is expected to continue. As technologies create new ways in which to pay bills and exchange data so too will the tools used by the IRS to collect taxes.

SEE ALSO Tax Returns.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Collins, Margaret. "IRS Extends Moratorium on Tax Penalty Fought by Small Business." *Bloomberg.com.* 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/news?pid=20603037&sid=aDJS2WMsUf2Y.
- Faulkner, Crystal. "IRS Expanding 'Customer Service' to Businesses." Business Courier Cincinnati/Northern Kentucky. 18 August 2000.
- Gearan, Anne. "IRS E File and Direct Deposit Outpace Last Year's Results" *The America's Intelligence Wire.* 15 March 2006.
- Godfrey, Mike. "US Small Business Tax Bill Unveiled." Tax News.com. 16 March 2010. Available from: http://www.tax news.com/news/US Small Business Tax Bill Unveiled 42270.html.
- Griffin, Cynthia E. "Audit Alert: The Key to Surviving an IRS Audit, Know the Rules." *Entrepreneur*. July 1997.
- Guttman, George. "IRS Finishing Up New Strategic Plan." *Tax Notes.* 27 November 2000.
- Hodges, Susan. "Getting Wired for the IRS." *Nation's Business*. October 1996.
- Machlis, Sharon. "Newly Candid IRS Has Year 2000 Fix, Mulls Outsourcing." *Computerworld.* 10 February 1997.
- Singletary, Michelle. "IRS Offers Help Paying Taxes." Washington Post. 14 March 2010. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp dyn/content/article/2010/03/13/AR2010031300097.html.
- Stern, Linda. "The IRS's New Focus on Small Business." *Home Office Computing*. April 1994.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. Electronic Federal Tax Payment System. EFTPS. "About EFTPS." Available from: https://www.eftps.gov/eftps/direct/HelpAboutMain.page.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. Internal Revenue Service. 2008 Data Book. 2009. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/taxstats/article/0,,id=211513,00.html.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. Internal Revenue Service. "Small Business and Self Employed Tax Center." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/index.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

INTERNATIONAL EXCHANGE RATE

An international exchange rate, also known as a foreign exchange (FX) rate, is the price of one country's currency in terms of another country's currency. Foreign exchange rates are relative and are expressed as the value of one currency compared to another. When selling products internationally, the exchange rate for the two trading countries' currencies is an important factor. Foreign exchange rates, in fact, are one of the most important determinants of a country's relative level of economic health, ranking just after interest rates and inflation. Exchange rates play a vital role in a country's level of trade, which is critical to most every free market economy in the world. Consequently, exchange rates are among the most watched, analyzed, and manipulated economic measures.

Prior to 1971, foreign exchange rates were fixed by an agreement among the world's central banks called the Bretton Woods Accord. This agreement was entered into near the end of World War II. The world was in shambles and the Bretton Woods Accord was established to help stabilize the volatile situation by pegging the U.S. dollar to gold and all other currencies of the world to the U.S. dollar. In 1971 a new agreement was formulated to replace the Bretton Woods Accord, but it was short-lived. In 1973 the world's currencies began to be valued and exchanged based on a free-float system, a system still in place in the 2010s.

The free-float system is a default system of currency trading. It works strictly on supply and demand of currencies. There are no limits on how much currencies can appreciate or depreciate in value measured against other currencies. This can cause volatility, as market forces shift. For example, in 2009 net buyers of dollar assets became net sellers because of the growth in foreign and emerging markets coupled with the weakened U.S. economy. The excess of buyers for dollars contributed to the decline in the dollar that occurred during 2009.

Due to the uncertainty associated with the supply and demand system, central banks and governments have tried to regulate the values of their currencies, but it has become an increasingly costly proposition. Although no longer an official standard, the U.S. dollar remains the benchmark currency.

CURRENCY VALUE FACTORS

A number of factors influence exchange rates. These include all of the following:

- Relative rates of inflation
- · Comparative interest rates
- · Growth of domestic money supply
- Size and trend of a country's balance of payments

- Economic growth (as measured by the gross national product)
- Dependency on outside energy sources
- Central bank intervention

In addition to these measures of economic activity, the consensus perception of a majority of countries about the overall strength of one country's currency can have a strong impact on how that one country's currency is valued.

Economic events during a recession clearly demonstrate the impact economic factors can have on the value of a currency. In March 2008, for example, the U.S. dollar hit a 12-year low against the Japanese yen and a record low against the euro. The value of the dollar plummeted in the wake of U.S. financial crisis, bailouts, and fears that the Federal Reserve would cut interests rates.

THE FOREIGN EXCHANGE MARKET

As nations and their economies have become increasingly interdependent, the FX market has emerged as a global focal point. With estimated daily turonover reaching \$3.98 trillion as of 2007, this is by far the world's largest market. In order to remain competitive in the world economy, it is vital to manage the risk of adverse currency fluctuations. In recent times, the worldwide trend has been toward the consolidation of markets and currencies, as in the case of the European Union.

The largest users of the FX market are commercial banks, which serve as intermediaries between currency buyers and sellers. Corporations and financial institutions also trade currencies, primarily to safeguard their foreign currency-denominated assets and liabilities against adverse FX rate movement. Banks and fund managers trade currencies to profit from FX rate movements. Individuals also are subject to fluctuating FX rates, most commonly when travelers exchange their native currency for a foreign one before embarking on a business trip or vacation.

When the Chicago Mercantile Exchange introduced trading in foreign currency futures in 1972, it enabled all currency market participants, including individual investors, to capitalize on FX rate fluctuations without having to make or take delivery of the actual currencies. Foreign currency futures offer risk management and profit opportunities to individual investors, as well as to small firms and large companies.

There are two types of potential users of foreign currency futures: the hedger and the speculator. The hedger seeks to reduce and manage the risk of financial losses that can arise from transacting business in currencies other than one's native currency. Speculators provide risk capital and assume the risk the hedger is seeking to transfer in the hope of making a profit by correctly forecasting future price movement.

THE EFFECT OF EXCHANGE RATE CHANGES ON BUSINESS

The results of companies that operate in more than one nation often must be "translated" from foreign currencies into U.S. dollars. Exchange rate fluctuations make financial forecasting more difficult for these companies, and also have a marked effect on unit sales, prices, and costs. For example, assume that current market conditions dictate that \$1 can be exchanged for \$125. In this business environment, an American auto dealer plans to import a Japanese car with a price of \$2.5 million, which translates to a price of \$20,000. If that dealer also incurred \$2,000 in transportation costs and decided to mark up the price of the car by another \$3,000, then the vehicle would sell for \$25,000 and provide the dealer with a profit margin of 12 percent.

But if the exchange rate changed before the deal was made so that \$1 was worth ¥100 in other words, if the dollar weakened or depreciated compared to the yen it would have a dramatic effect on the business transaction. The dealer would then have to pay the Japanese manufacturer \$25,000 for the car. Adding in the same costs and mark up, the dealer would have to sell the car for \$30,000, yet would only receive a 10 percent profit margin. The dealer would either have to negotiate a lower price from the Japanese manufacturer or cut his profit margin further to be able to sell the vehicle.

Under this FX scenario, the price of American goods would compare favorably to that of Japanese goods in both domestic and foreign markets. The opposite would be true if the dollar strengthened or appreciated against the yen, so that it would take more yen to buy \$1. This type of exchange rate change would lower the price of foreign goods in the U.S. market and hurt the sales of U.S. goods both domestically and overseas.

SEE ALSO Exporting.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bank for International Settlements. *Triennial Central Bank Survey*. December 2007. Available from: http://www.bis.org/publ/rpfxf07t.pdf. Retrieved March 8, 2010.
- deCarbonell, Eric. "Ten Major Threats Facing the U.S. Dollar in 2009." *Market Oracle.* 2 January 2009. Available from: http://www.marketoracle.co.uk/Article8031.html. Retrieved March 7, 2010.
- "Factors Affecting Exchange Rates." Consensus Economics.

 Available from: http://consensuseconomics.com/special data.

 htm. Retrieved March 21, 2010.
- Faff, Raboert W., and Andrew Marshall. "International Evidence on the Determinants of Foreign Exchange Rate Exposure of Multinational Corporations." *Journal of International Business Studies*. September 2005.
- "It All Depends." Economist. 30 January 1999.
- "Might the Dollar Eventually Follow the Precedent of the Pound and Cede Its Status as Leading International Reserve Currency:" NBER Reporter. Summer 2005.

- Miller, Kent D., and Jeffrey J. Reuer. "Firm Strategy and Economic Exposure to Foreign Exchange Rate Movements." *Journal of International Business Studies*. Fall 1998.
- "US Dollar Falls Below 100 Yen; at 1995 Levels." NPR. 13 March 2008. Available from: http://www.npr.org/templates/ story/story.php?storyId=88200191. Retrieved March 7, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI

INTERNET DOMAIN NAMES

An Internet domain name is a string of typographic characters used to describe the location of a specific location online. Formally known as the Uniform Resource Locator or URL, it is often considered to be the address of a certain Web site. Obtaining an Internet domain name is a vital step for small businesses hoping to establish a presence on the Internet. With the U.S. Census reporting e-commerce sales of \$127 billion in 2007, up from \$107 billion in 2006, having a strong Web presence can be vital for your business growth. "To be a major league team in the Internet game, your business will want a domain name of its own," Vince Emery wrote in How to Grow Your Business on the Internet. "These valuable intellectual assets... make the difference in your image between Internet pro and fumbling amateur. Your domain name is more than your address. It tells the world who you are and what you do." Businesses and individuals are registering domain names at high levels. In 2008 roughly eight million new .com domains were registered.

A typical domain name consists of several parts. As an example, consider an auto parts business with the domain www.spareparts.com. The letters "www." before the domain name mean that what follows describes the location of a site on the World Wide Web. The last two or three letters of a domain name or URL are known as its top-level domain. The top-level domain for the sample used earlier, www.spareparts.com, is .com. Some of the most common top-level domains include .com, which usually indicates a business or commercial site; .org, which generally describes a nonprofit, charity, or cultural organization site; .gov, which indicates a governmental site; and .net, which is most often used by network-related businesses. In 2010 roughly half of all domain names registered are .com sites, but Buy Domains reports that specialized domain extensions such as .biz, .museum, .name, .aera, .jobs, .net, .org, .travel and .tv could rise in value during the 2010s if .com sites become more and more limited or more expensive. Other common top-level domains are country codes, such as .us for United States and .au for Australia. Small businesses can put as many subdomains as needed in front of their domain names. For example, the customer service department of the aforementioned auto parts business might be designated as www.service. spareparts.com.

Internet domain names are fairly easy and inexpensive to obtain. The process of registering a domain name involves searching to see if the desired name is already taken, filling out a form online, and paying a fee of around \$35 for the first year. Maintaining the domain name requires a small annual fee. But small businesses may find it exceedingly difficult to secure the exact domain name they want. As Jacqueline Emigh noted in Computerworld, the supply of available domain names is dwindling rapidly, particularly in the popular .com top-level domain. In some cases, the best domain names are already being used by other individuals or firms. Some larger businesses will register several different domain names in case they might be needed in the future, or in order to protect themselves against competing sites. But in other cases, the best domain names are held by cybersquatters or cyberpirates. These individuals register a number of domain names that are likely to be coveted by businesses in hopes of selling them in the future for a significant profit. This practice has developed into a sort of low-level marketplace in which there are Web sites dedicated to trading purchasing and selling of registered domain names. One such Web-based trading business is located at www. sedo.com.

According to the *Daily Domainer*, the 2007 median sales price for the top 100 reported domain names sales increased from a median price of \$124,000 in 2006 to \$197,500 in 2007. Statistics also show that many popular domains are simply bought and sold with no development of the site. An estimated 31 percent of these popular domains lead to a developed site, with the majority of sites (55.28%) displaying Pay Per Click ads.

CHOOSING AND REGISTERING A DOMAIN NAME

For small businesses hoping to establish a presence on the World Wide Web, choosing an Internet domain name is nearly as important as choosing a company name. The name must fit the firm's overall marketing strategy and convey a positive message to potential customers. In addition to registering a domain name for the company's Web site, small-business owners might also consider registering the names of major products, important markets, or well-known slogans. As Bill Roberts explained in *Electronic Business*, small-business owners must make sure that the domain names they choose are not overly long and avoid unconventional spellings that may be difficult for people to remember. Since doing business on the Internet immediately exposes companies to international markets, it is also

important to be careful of trademark infringement issues and cultural problems in other languages.

There are a number of ways to handle the registration of an Internet domain name. In most cases, an Internet Service Provider (ISP) can register a small business's domain name and maintain the company's Web site on its server. The ISP can conduct an online search to make sure that the domain name does not duplicate any existing name or infringe on the trademark of any other business. Although registering through an ISP can simplify the process for small businesses, it is important for the business to secure ownership of the domain name. Otherwise, it may be difficult to keep the domain name if the company decides to change ISPs.

Small-business owners can also register a domain name through Network Solutions Inc. (NSI), a private company which began registering names in 1993 through a cooperative agreement with the U.S. government. The process involves conducting a free online search, filling out a form on the NSI Web site (www.networksolutions.com), and paying a fee of approximately \$35 for a single year of domain name ownership. Finally, small businesses can register domain names through the Internet Corporation for Assigned Names and Numbers (ICANN), a nonprofit organization that has been taking over increased responsibility for the registration process (details are available online at www.icann.org).

With authority from the U.S. government, ICANN has begun addressing the problems of Internet site registration, including the diminishing supply of domain names and the resolution of disputes over names. As Walter Eidson outlined in the Washington Business Journal, ICANN implemented a new dispute resolution policy on January 1, 2000, to settle questions over ownership and use of popular domain names. In order to dispute another party's use of a domain name, a small business must prove that the name is identical or confusingly similar to a previously registered trademark and that the other party has no legitimate business interest in it. Businesses are unlikely to prevail in such disputes if the other party registered the name in good faith and is using it for legitimate purposes. But businesses do have recourse in cases where the other party is using the name in bad faith for example, holding it for the purpose of selling it, blocking the legitimate owner from using it, or attracting customers through deception.

SEE ALSO Search Engine; Web Page Design.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Adology." Small Business Marketing Forecast. November 2009.

"Domain Extensions." *Buy Domains.com.* Available from: http://www.buydomains.com/domain resources/domain extensions/. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Eidson, Walter. "How to Protect, Defend an Internet Domain Name." Washington Business Journal. 14 January 2000.

Emery, Vince. *How to Grow Your Business on the Internet.* 3rd ed. Albany, N.Y.: Coriolis Group, 1997.

Emigh, Jacqueline. "Domain Naming." *Computerworld.* 27 September 1999.

Kuegler, Thomas J. Web Advertising and Marketing. 3rd ed. Roseville, Calif.: Prima Tech, 2000.

Porter, Monica. "Addressing an Investment Issue Money Maverick Domain Names." Financial Times 11 March 2006.

"Premium Domain Values Increase by 59 percent, but Only 31 percent Actually Developed." *Daily Domainer*. 27 December 2007. Available from: http://www.dailydomainer.com/ 2007174 premium domain values increase by 59 but only 31 actually developed.html. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Roberts, Bill. "The Name Game." Electronic Business. November 1999.

"2008 gTLD and ccTLD Domain Name Counts." *HosterStats.com.*Available from: http://www.hosterstats.com/DomainName
Counts2008.php. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

"The Value of a Domain Name." Web Marketing Today Free Weekly. 15 March 2006.

U.S. Census Bureau. "E Stats." 28 May 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/estats/2007/2007reportfinal.pdf. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

INTERNET PAYMENT SYSTEMS

In 2007 manufacturer's e-commerce sales totaled \$1,856 billion, while merchant wholesalers had \$1,226 billion of e-commerce sales, retailers had \$127 billion of e-commerce sales, and e-commerce sales for selected service industries totaled \$124 billion. These numbers, reported by the U.S. Census Bureau, displayed growth in every sector from 2006 numbers.

According to a Consumer Internet Purchase Study conducted by leading electronic payments network NYCE, consumers used Internet payment systems to pay for most of the goods or services bought. Payments were dominated by credit card transactions in which credit card information (owner's name, card number, type of card, expiration date) moved over secure communications lines in encrypted form to the vendor. According to the NYCE study, 51.2 percent of people reported paying most often with a major credit card, such as a Visa or MasterCard, with another 27.9 percent of purchases made with other credit cards. Payment also took other forms such as the use of PayPal (the preferred payment choice for 14.9% of consumers), the use of prepaid debit or credit cards (1.9%), Amazon Payments (1.1%) and Google Checkout (0.1%). Although

credit cards were the most favored payment method, over 57 percent of respondents reported using PayPal for at least some purchases or transactions. Some of this commerce, of course, took traditional off-line forms: orders were placed over the Internet but payments were arranged over the telephone or sent in before shipments took place; or shipments were made COD (cash on delivery).

SECURITY: THE DOMINANT ISSUE

The most important aspect of Internet payment systems is the security of the transactions, because human contact in online interactions is wholly replaced by images on screens and messages that come and go. The identity of the seller is often difficult for the buyer to confirm. Neither the seller's physical address nor telephone number may be listed on the Web page; the Web page may be a mirage created by images and photographs hiding a scam. The buyer therefore is at least initially wary in online purchasing situations. Can he or she trust this site to: 1) safeguard credit card data; 2) actually ship something in exchange for a payment; and 3) guard its records from Internet bandits after the transaction closes?

In the same manner, the seller cannot see the buyer. When the buyer sends credit card information and the card checks out, the seller still does not know with any certainty that the party on the other end, hidden by the fog of cyberspace, is *real*; the buyer may have stolen the card or may maliciously intend later to deny that he or she actually made a purchase.

According to a study conducted by the Javelin Strategy and Research Center, there was a 22 percent increase in identity theft in 2008 over 2007 numbers, with almost ten million individuals experiencing some form of identity theft. Credit card fraud made up 26 percent of the cases of identity theft, based on complaint data kept by the Federal Trade Commission. These concerns about security are a primary reason why some individuals avoid shopping on the Internet. Of the 322 consumers who responded to the NYSE study that they never shopped online, 43.5 percent expressed security as a primary concern. Of those who shopped online infrequently (three times per year or less), 26 percent also cited security as a primary concern.

In credit card parlance, the word "chargeback" is used to indicate reversals of credit purchases when the buyer disputes having used the card or refuses payment claiming product defects. CyberSource's 2008 Annual Online Fraud Report states that in 2007 merchants lost an estimated \$3.6 billion in revenues due to online fraud, up from 3.1 billion in 2006. Merchants report that approximately half of those losses are the result of chargebacks, and that approximately 1.3 percent of total orders were fraudulent in some way in 2007 (up from 1.1 percent in 2006).

TECHNOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENTS

All communications over the Internet, indeed over any electronic system whatsoever, take place by means of protocols. The sender's and the receiver's systems are both designed to understand the protocol. Using the protocols' preset sequences of codes, the parties are able to establish a common set of rules for the dialogue to follow, not least such details as speed of transmission. This process is also known as handshaking. Once a communications channel is thus established, packets of information may be exchanged, each packet having a header, body, and trailer. Error checking is performed. Both sender and receiver calculate mathematical abbreviation of the message, a single number called its CRC (for cyclic redundancy check). The receiver checks its CRC against the one transmitted by the sender. If the two numbers match, all is well. If the CRCs don't match, the receiver requests retransmission. Packet follows packet until the transmission is terminated using the orderly etiquette prescribed by the protocol.

Heightened levels of security are introduced by using encryption of all or some of the data. One widely used secure method of communication is known as SSL (for secure socket layer), a "layer" of security. SSL is an extension of standard protocols under which the level of security to be used is first established between a pair of communicators. Under SSL, the method of encryption to be used can be set or negotiated and encryption keys are exchanged. Use of encryption in either one or in both directions may be agreed upon. All this, of course, takes place automatically, machines murmuring to each other; users do not have to know the deep details. The cryptographic element, thus, becomes central to the security of the channel.

Modern Internet cryptography is known as public-key cryptography introduced by cryptologists Whitfield Diffie and Martin Hellman in 1976. Before the invention of this method, cryptology required that two parties exchanging encrypted information both had to possess the same key, one in order to encrypt the data and the other to use the same key to decode the message. Public-key cryptography requires two keys: a public key, known to both parties, and a private key, known only to the receiver of the data. Data can only be encoded by the public key, therefore the sender must have this key; but the data can only be decoded by the private key that the receiver controls. A mathematical relationship between the two keys, known only to the receiver, provides the security. A criminal or hacker who has the public key and the encoded message is virtually unable to derive the private key from these two elements of information. Thus this method is very safe. In a typical transaction the parties exchange public keys. Each encodes its message to the other by using the other's public key; each decodes the message received by its private key. Very sophisticated implementations of these systems are available.

This level of security, while it protects credit card numbers very well, does not guarantee that the credit card holder is not using a stolen card. For this reason the same public-key cryptography is used to encrypt additional information: authentication certificates and digital signatures. The certificates carry information about the parties and the digital signatures, which can be combined with digital date stamps, add yet another layer of authentication to a transaction.

GETTING PAID ONLINE

A small business intending to sell its products online must establish a merchant account at a bank and engage the services of a payment processing firm. The business may wish to begin by looking at processing firms which requently represent banks. Conversely, many banks work with processing firms and will recommend those that they prefer. If the company already accepts credit cards in a store, its natural route is by way of the service bureau it uses for off-line sales. A set-up fee, monthly services fees, and transaction fees levied on the volume itself (ranging from 1.5 to 0.75 percent, depending on volume) should be anticipated. Three basic types of transactions are available: credit card, online check payment, and small-transaction payment systems (where transactions are a few dollars each), A merchant can sign up for one or two or three of these, each having a different cost. A very wide array of such services has developed, and thus a fair amount of homework is implied.

Qualifying for a merchant account may require administrative efforts similar to getting a loan, because the bank will wish to satisfy itself about the business's qualifications. Working with the processing firm will involve the business in installation and testing of card authorization software that will communicate with the processing firm. The processing firm normally handles checking the validity of the credit card number, expiration date, and purchase amount, then provides the merchant with an authorization number. The preferred method for handling online sales is to pass the transaction information along to the payment processing firm for authorization while the customer is still online. An e-mail confirmation completes the transaction.

SEE ALSO Online Auction.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Analytica Inc. 2008 and 2009 Consumer Internet Purchase Study: Key Highlights. May 2009. Available from: http://www.nyce.net/cmspub/groups/public/documents/document/mvp0 016596.pdf. Retrieved March 10, 2010.

Beaudoin, Maria. "Web Checks." *Newsweek.* 11 August 2003. Beaumier, Carol M. "Multifactor Authentication: A Blow to Identity Theft?" *Bank Accounting & Finance*. February March 2006.

Bick, Jonathan. "Authenticating and Enforcing E signatures." New Jersey Law Journal. 7 June 2004.

- CyberSource. 2008 Online Fraud Report: Online Payment Fraud Trends, Merchant Practices and Benchmarks. 9th ed. 2008. Mountain View, Calif.: CyberSource, 2008. Available from: http://www.cybersource.com/cgi bin/pages/prep.cgi?page=/promo/FraudReport2008NA/thanks.html. Retrieved March 10, 2010.
- Federal Trade Commission. Consumer Fraud and Identity Theft Complaint Data. 13 February 2008. Available from: http:// www.ftc.gov/opa/2008/02/fraud.pdf. Retrieved March 10, 2010.
- Javelin Strategy & Research Center. 2010 Identity Fraud Survey Report: Identity Fraud Continues to Rise New Accounts Fraud Drives Increase; Consumer Costs at an All Time Low. Pleasanton, Calif.: Javelin Strategy & Research Center, 2010.
- Lim, Chae Hoom, and Moti Yung, eds. *Information Security Applications*. New York: Springer, 2005.
- Loshin, Peter, John Vacca, and Paul Murphy. *Electronic Commerce*. 4th ed. Hingham, Mass.: Charles River Media, 2004.
- O'Mahony, Donal, Michael A. Pierce, and Hitesh Tewari. *Electronic Payment Systems for E Commerce*. 2d ed. Boston, Mass.: Artech House, 2001.
- Paret, Dominique. *RFID and Contactless Smart Card Applications*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2005.
- Punch Linda. "Authentication's Tentative Gins: Visa and MasterCard Have Developed Authentication Systems That Will Make Internet Transactions Less Vulnerable to Fraud." Credit Card Management. May 2002.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "E Stats." 28 May 2009. Available from http://www.census.gov/econ/estats/2007/2007reportfinal.pdf. Retrieved March 11, 2010.
- "What Is Public Key Cryptography?" RSA Laboratories. Available from: http://www.rsasecurity.com/rsalabs/node.asp? id=2165. Retrieved March 21, 2010.
- "With PayPal Backing, Will Micropayments Work This Time?" CioInsight. 12 September 2005.
- Wolf, Daniel. "When Dial Up Link Blocks the Extra Verification Call." *American Banker*. 9 May 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

INTERNET SECURITY

Internet security is aimed at securing information based on computers and in transit between them. In the modern environment the two subjects are closely linked. Neither computers nor the networks that connect them are inherently secure. Computers were subject to attack before the Internet became a public utility, because illegitimate software hidden on commercial diskettes could be fashioned to load itself on a computer and play havoc with data in memory or placed on a fixed drive. The Internet by its very nature is vulnerable, since it was initially conceived of as an open network to facilitate free exchange of ideas and information. According to the Internet Systems Consortium (ISC), which conducts four surveys each year, in January

2008 there were some 556 million Internet *hosts* in operation and billions of computers consulting billions of pages carried by those hosts. Despite best efforts, a system of this size and complexity will inevitably have points of entry that can be abused, and software programs frequently have unknown weaknesses that hackers (for fun) or criminals (for gain) discover and turn to their advantage until the flaws are fixed.

Computer networks hold valuable and often protected private information, not least data on identities; credit cards; financial data; technical, trade, and government secrets; mailing lists; medical records; and so on. These data are vulnerable on the computer and in transit. The Internet, as a connector between computer systems, is also a highway of access to valuable data stores. The vulnerabilities are loss of data through malicious erasure, the acquisition of proprietary information, the manipulation of the data such as illegal withdrawals and transfers of funds, the capture and criminal use of credit cards or identities, and any and all unauthorized uses to which information may be put. Internet security breaches can also potentially have direct physical consequences if systems that control transportation or power systems are hijacked. Computers have become so pervasive, and their networking so universal, that Internet security and security in general are closely linked objectives of society.

FORMS OF ATTACK

Systems disruptions arising from immature teenage hackers, the malicious intent of adults, and the organized activities of pressure groups are the most common forms of Internet attack. These take the form of destructive or simply irritating software programs (viruses) that minimally "send a message," more seriously disrupt operation or cause shutdowns, and in extreme forms cause serious loss of data. Other names associated with viruses are worms, Trojan horses, logic bombs, and sniffers. A common Internet-based crime is the theft of valuable lists either for use or resale by the thief or as a means of blackmailing the target. Finally, spam, unsolicited commercial e-mail, is a nuisance but does not typically rise to the level of a vulnerability.

The National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST), a government agency, groups potential Internet security issues into five main categories that companies can use to determine how to respond: denial of service, malicious code, unauthorized access, inappropriate usage, and multiple component incidents. Denial of service problems occur when an attack impairs the use of the network by exhausting bandwidth or other network resources. Malicious code refers to a virus, worm, or other malicious program that is installed on a computer or network and adversely affects the host computer. Unauthorized access occurs when a person gains access to a system, data, or

network without permission. Inappropriate use occurs when any person violates the acceptable use of the network, programs, or data on the network. Finally, multiple component incidents occur when a single incident encompasses more than one of the other incident categories.

The first step in responding to a security incident involves determining which of the categories the incident falls into. A person can then take the appropriate steps to deal with that particular incident, such as blocking network access to the unauthorized party or removing the malicious virus program from networked computers.

VULNERABILITIES

Internet vulnerability arises from human factors, failures of "defensive" technologies, and from weaknesses in software products or their interactions.

Access to systems is usually protected by passwords. Careless assignment, use, and storage of passwords is in part a human factor leading to vulnerabilities. The MITRE Corporation, with funding from the U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS), maintains Common Vulnerabilities and Exposures (CVE), a dictionary and reference system to databases that hold CVE data by many other organizations.

Perhaps the best-known protection technology is the firewall, a software system that monitors a network's or a single computer's interactions with the Internet. Firewalls are designed to capture, store, and analyze "on the fly" a series of recent commands received from the Internet. The firewall accepts these commands and temporarily puts them in a buffer to look at them before letting them execute. It has its own database of patterns of commands which signal trouble. When it finds such a pattern in its buffer, it ignores that set of commands and thus protects the system.

Virus detection and monitoring programs work by incorporating logic and data which enable them to scan and thus to recognize viruses in their many forms before these are able to do any damage. Virus detection software, of course, is constantly updated as malicious ingenuity creates ever newer attempts at slipping into computers disguised in innocent forms like e-mail attachments. When intruders discover ways to penetrate firewalls or slip viruses past virus detectors, the system becomes vulnerable.

By far the largest number of vulnerabilities are created by undiagnosed weaknesses in operating systems and in ordinary software. Attackers probing systems either know about these weaknesses, or chance across and then learn to exploit them. Software development takes many people. Programs of real use tend to be complex. To test or debug programs developers use "back doors" to enable them to interact with a running program; such back doors are sometimes "left open" but become known by hackers. The same aims are usually achieved in the same way in programming as in other fields; thus skilled developers will know where to look for exploitable features of a software system.

Hi-Tech Obscurity. The diagnosis and cure of security breaches is a hi-tech specialization where even the highly computer-literate indeed skilled programmers will be entirely at sea without help. Three examples of CVE definitions from MITRE, plucked more or less at random, will make the point. CVE 2000-1936, for example, states: "UTStarcom BAS 1000 3.1.10 creates several default or back door accounts and passwords, which allows remote attackers to gain access via (1) field account with a password of '*field', (2) guru account with a password of '*3noguru', (3) snmp account with a password of 'snmp', or (4) dbase account with a password of 'dbase'." Come again? CVE 2006-1136 states: "Buffer overflow in the PostScript file interpreter code for Xerox CopyCentre and Xerox Work-Centre Pro, running software 1.001.02.073 or earlier, or 1.001.02.074 before 1.001.02.715, allows attackers to cause a denial of service via unknown vectors." CVE 2005-4660 states: "IPCop (aka IPCop Firewall) before 1.4.10 has world-readable permissions for the backup.key file, which might allow local users to overwrite system configuration files and gain privileges by creating a malicious encrypted backup archive owned by 'nobody', then executing ipcoprscfg to restore from this backup."

WHAT TO DO

Systems of defense against Internet attacks have evolved side-by-side with the aggression in a kind of serious version of the "Spy vs. Spy" cartoon series made famous by *Mad Magazine*. The four important actions available to individuals and businesses, however small, are: 1) disciplined use of computer systems including careful password and e-mail control; 2) installation and upgrading of firewalls between internal networks and the Internet; 3) alertness to news stories about new viruses and breaches and promptly carrying out public recommendations; and 4) prompt reporting of breaches to the authorities as soon as they are detected.

A 2007 Computer Security Institute survey reported a variety of different security technologies used to protect system data. Ninety-seven percent of companies used basic anti-virus software; 94 percent made use of firewalls; 85 percent used Virtual Private Networks (VPN), 80 percent used anti-spyware tools; 71 percent employed encryption in transit; and 53 percent employed file encryption on files stored on hard drives. The majority of organizations (60%) responded to crimes by first attempting to identify the perpetrator, then patching holes in security (54%), installing software patches (46%), adding additional software (37%), instituting new organization security policies

(33%), reporting the crime to a law enforcement agency (24%), installing additional hardware (23%), and then reporting to legal counsel (18%).

The business owner has the chief responsibility to deny access to his or her systems to individuals who should not be using them. This is normally accomplished by using password control. In the modern environment people are required to use far too many passwords. Not surprisingly, they pick one they like and tend to stick with it. The same password is often used for a number of different online accounts, at home, at the office. The capture of one somewhere can lead to its use elsewhere. In cases where good discipline is enforced, new passwords are issued at intervals, but people tend to forget them, with the consequence that they are often scribbled on the computer monitor lightly in pencil. Such careless practices, needless to say, are in part responsible for major breaches and much damage. Most viruses are transmitted as attachments to e-mails. Opening attachments from unknown e-mail transmitters is generally a bad idea, even when the message sounds plausible. A good rule to follow in such cases is that if the sender really wants the recipient to open that mail, he or she will call. Idle curiosity causes many viruses to spread.

Most small businesses with networks will either engage a service firm to maintain and periodically check its system or will have in-house staff managing the function. Firewalls and virus-detection software require periodic maintenance and upgrading. Failure to do so can turn open the company's system to spammers who will use it as a transmission point, using up valuable processor power and eventually causing the company's own mail to be rejected by others or worse. Old virus monitoring packages will be unaware of new worms, Trojan horses, and logic bombs. When news breaks indicating that some software program has a major flaw, producers of the software soon have "patches" ready to repair the vulnerability. It is a nuisance to download and install such patches, but failure to do so may be more costly. As the old saying goes, "Pay me now or pay me later!" Several Web sites provide free virus warnings and downloadable antivirus patches for Web browsers. Examples include www.symantec.com/avcenter and www. ciac.org. The Computer Security Institute provides annual surveys on security breaches at www.gocsi.com. Another useful resource is the National Computer Security Association (www.ncsa.com), which provides tips on Internet security for business owners and supplies definitions of high-tech terms.

Systems breaches should be reported promptly. The business can do so by contacting US-CERT (United States Computer Emergency Readiness Team). This federal organization, formed in 2003, works with the Internet community to raise awareness of security issues and organize the response to security threats. The CERT Web site posts

the latest security alerts and also provides security-related documents, tools, and training seminars. Finally, CERT offers 24-hour technical assistance in the event of Internet security breaches. Small-business owners who contact CERT about a security problem will be asked to provide their company's Internet address, the computer models affected, the types of operating systems and software used, and the security measures that were in place.

Small businesses may need to be especially cognizant of updating their security and maintaining good business practices when it comes to protecting their computer data. Data presented at the Visa Security Summit in 2009 suggested that many hackers were turning away from targeting large banks and institutions in favor of hacking small businesses, which tend to have less stringent security systems in place. Charles Matthews, president of the International Council for Small Business, stated in a panel presentation at the Security summit: "As the security becomes better at large companies, the small business begins to look more and more enticing to computer criminals." Charities and other notfor-profit organizations have also become an increasingly popular target for hackers, as donor lists and information can be valuable and easy to obtain due to lack of expensive or advanced security protections.

For most small businesses, the Internet is a valuable resource. The effort required to play by the rules is relatively low. The costs, both in time and money, can be quite high even for minor problems like having one's server hijacked for spamming. When viruses destroy disks holding valuable data, costs can skyrocket. Caution, alertness, and discipline can prevent the worst of such problems. A good security policy therefore should be high on the agenda of the business owner.

SEE ALSO Biometrics; Computer Crime; Data Encryption; Downloading Issues; Firewall; Spam; Virus.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Federal Bureau of Investigation. "What's the Current State of Computer Network Security.". Available from: http://www.fbi.gov/page2/july05/cyber072505.htm.

Gordon, Lawrence A., Martin P. Loeb, William Lucyshyn, and Robert Richardson. *2009 CSI/FBI Computer Crime and Security Survey*. Computer Security Institute. Available from http://gocsi.com/survey.

Harbinson, Andrew. "Understanding Computer Crime: A Beginner's Guide." *Accountancy Ireland.* August 2005.

The MITRE Corporation. "Common Vulnerabilities and Exposures (CVE)." 16 March 2009. Available from: http://cve.mitre.org/cve/index.html. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

National Institute of Standards and Technology. "National Vulnerability Database." Available from: http://nvd.nist.gov/. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

Richardson, Robert. 2007 Computer Crime and Security Survey. Computer Crime and Security Institute. Available from: http://i.cmpnet.com/v2.gocsi.com/pdf/CSISurvey2007.pdf. Retrieved March 22, 2010.

Sammon, Richard. "Cybercrime is a Growing Problem for Small Businesses." 24 August 2009. Kiplinger. Available from: http:// www.kiplinger.com/businessresource/forecast/archive/ cybercrime growing threat 090824.html. Retrieved March 10, 2010.

U.S. Department of Homeland Security. "Welcome to US CERT." Available from: http://www.us cert.gov/. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

Wallace, Ryan P., Adam M. Lusthaus, and Jong Hwan Kim. "Computer Crimes." *American Criminal Law Review*. Spring 2005.

Wilson, Tim. "Mall Business: The New Black in Cybercrime Targets." 19 March 2009. *DarkReading*. Available from: http://www.darkreading.com/security/perimeter/showArticle.jhtml?articleID=215901301. Retrieved March 10, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

INTERNET SERVICE PROVIDERS (ISPS)

An Internet service provider (ISP) is a company that provides third parties access to the Internet. Many ISPs also offer other related services such as Web site design and virtual hosting. An ISP has the equipment and the telecommunication line access required to have a point-of-presence on the Internet for the geographic area served. An ISP acts as an intermediary between its client's computer system and the Internet. ISPs take several forms and offer a wide variety of services. They generally charge their customers for Internet access depending on their usage needs and the level of service provided.

The first Internet service providers to become widely known were not full ISPs but rather what were known as online services because of their members-only offerings and somewhat limited full Internet access. These were America Online (AOL) and CompuServe.

In the 2010s, ISPs come in all sizes. National ISPs offer Internet access in a broad geographical area. Compared to local ISPs, these companies tend to offer higher-speed connections and greater long-term stability. Many national providers also offer a broad range of services, including long-distance telephone service, Web site hosting, and secure electronic transactions. They are generally a good choice for businesses that operate in several locations and wish to use the ISP for all locations. The main disadvantages of the larger ISPs are that they rarely offer the level of personalized service available from smaller providers, and they may have so many customers that a small business's employees could have trouble gaining access during prime business hours.

Small, independent ISPs operate in many local or regional markets. These companies vary widely in size, stability, and quality of service. On the plus side, their access lines may be less busy than national ISPs. In addition, many smaller providers specialize in offering services to small businesses. Some of these ISPs may visit a small business customer's work site, evaluate the company's Internet access needs, and present different service packages. They may even assign a personal account representative to handle the small business's growing electronic needs.

FINDING AN ISP

The first step in selecting an Internet service provider for a small business is to compile a list of potential vendors. According to Vince Emery in *How to Grow Your Business on the Internet*, there are several sites that list ISPs by geographic region and also include pricing and contact information. The oldest and best-known of these sites is The List (www.thelist.com), a searchable site with information on providers worldwide. Google and other search engines also yield a great deal of information about service providers. Small-business owners might also benefit from calling business associates, professional organizations, chambers of commerce, and local computer users groups to obtain suggestions and references for potential ISPs.

CONSIDERATIONS IN CHOOSING AN ISP

In choosing among the various ISP options, the most important thing to consider is the needs of the business. How much work will be done online and how dependent will the business's communications be on e-mail and other online services? The answer to these questions will determine the range of bandwidth needed a simple dial-up connection or a broad band connection capable of providing a number of people with high-speed connections simultaneously. Determining the bandwidth or speed requirements for the Internet connection may help to limit the number of ISPs to consider.

The next step in choosing an ISP is eliminating those providers that: 1) cost too much; 2) do not offer the services the company needs; or 3) cannot provide the right type of connection. One important factor for small businesses to consider is the availability of technical support. According to William Kilmer in *Getting Your Business Wired*, ISPs vary widely in the level of support they offer to customers. Online services make it easy to set up an Internet account, for example, but may not be able to provide the personal assistance a small-business owner needs. It may be helpful to check the hours that customer support is offered by telephone, and also to inquire about the average time it takes the ISP to respond to requests for assistance.

An important factor to consider in choosing an ISP is the provider's tier rating. ISPs are rated according to their proximity to the backbone of the Internet, known as their point of presence (POP). Tier 1 providers usually big companies like AT&T and Sprint are linked directly to the Internet. Tier 2 providers lease their connections from Tier 1 companies, and so on down the line. The lower an ISP's tier rating, the further its connections lie from the Internet and the slower its access is likely to be. Kilmer recommends that small businesses work with ISPs rated Tier 3 or better.

Other technical considerations in choosing an ISP include the speed and redundancy of its connections. Ideally, an ISP should maintain several different connections to balance traffic and make sure that one is always available in case another fails. Finally, small-business owners may wish to seek out an ISP that offers special packages for small businesses.

NET NEUTRALITY CONCERNS

Since 2000, debate has been raging in the United States regarding the concept of net neutrality and Internet service providers. Net neutrality refers to the concept that all information, sites, and users be granted equal treatment. In other words, no ISP should be able to use its infrastructure to block certain data or make certain data more or less accessible. Certain ISP providers have, over the years, intentionally slowed the transmission of communications across peer-to-peer networks and many have expressed concern that ISPs will begin to block data from competitors or provide priority access to certain data.

Some businesses have also expressed concern that their internet connection will be throttled (limited or slowed) by an ISP provider as a result of excessive use of bandwdith. With the growing use of Voice-Over-Internet Protocol and virtual meetings, these concerns may become more relevant to any small-business owner who has numerous personnel sharing a single ISP account. To cater to concerned business owners, new tools have been created to measure broadband performance, or the speed at which an ISP sends data. These tools, such as Glasnost, are designed to identify ISPs who slow or limit bandwidth to businesses or individuals. *Entrepeneur* and *PC Magazine* recommend that small businesses run Glasnost, at least occasionally, to identify whether their company ISP is throttling their connection.

In 2009 over 100 small-business owners wrote an open letter to the Federal Communications Commission, urging it to adopt a strong net neutrality rule, based upon the belief that net neutrality is essential for small-business owners to advertise and distribute products. An excerpt from the letter, signed by business owners across the country, reads: "It's because of Net Neutrality that small businesses and entrepreneurs have been able to thrive on the Internet.

We use the Internet to maintain a Web presence that allows us to reach new customers and showcase our goods, applications and services. We can conduct market research, share content and products in a vast open market, and communicate with clients and with other business owners. The open Internet has provided a platform for innovative ideas to grow. With Net Neutrality, any small business with the right ideas and ambition has the chance to be the next Google, eBay, Amazon or Facebook or even a business that we have yet to imagine. Protecting the open Internet with a strong Net Neutrality rule is essential to fostering innovation and new business models."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alwang, Greg. "At Your Internet Service." *PC Magazine.* 20 April 1999.

"Choosing An ISP." National Underwriter Property & Casualty Risk & Benefits Management. 8 March 2004.

Coursey, David. "Is Your ISP Throttling Your Internet Service?" 12 February 2009. *Entrepreneur*. Available from http://www.entrepreneur.com/technology/pcworld/article200058.html. Retrieved March 9, 2010.

Dysart, Joe. "How to Choose an ISP to Meet Your Needs." Selling. April 2000.

Emery, Vince. *How to Grow Your Business on the Internet.* 3rd ed. Albany, N.Y.: Coriolis Group, 1997.

Freeman, Paul. "How to ... Select an Internet Service Provider." Philadelphia Business Journal. 14 July 2000.

Goldman, Alex. "Top 23 U.S. ISPs by Subscriber: Q3 2008." Internet.com. 2 December 2008.Available from: http://www.isp planet.com/research/rankings/usa.html. Retrieved March 21, 2010

Hise, Phaedra. Growing Your Business Online: Small Business Strategies for Working the World Wide Web. New York: Holt, 1996.

Kilmer, William. Getting Your Business Wired: Using Computer Networking and the Internet to Grow Your Business. New York: AMACOM, 1999.

Lake, Matt. "Unlimited Access." Home Office Computing. August 1998.

"Preserving the Open Internet, GN Docket No. 09 191." Save the Internet.com. 7 December 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

INTERNET THREATS

As society and businesses have become increasingly dependent on the Internet for e-mail, communication, and advertising, online security has become a major issue. Internet threats include malicious software programs and various types of "cyber" attacks which can cause computer problems and expose companies and individuals to identity theft, denial of service problems, and other issues. For

a business, Internet threats can cause legal problems, financial losses, and expensive computer repairs. There is evidence that Internet threats have grown in scope and severity. In 2010 Symantec, a popular antimalware software company, reported that 2.9 million new threats were developed in 2009 alone in the form of corrupt code. This number does not include hacker attacks and direct attacks on computers. Some of the more common internet threats are malware, Trojans, worms, and viruses.

Malware. Malware is the short term for "malicious software," a type of software created by fraudsters, programmers, and criminals, usually with the purpose of attacking computers or stealing information from computers. Malware refers to viruses and other types of malicious software which are imbedded in files downloaded on to an unsuspecting computer while the user is browsing the Internet. These files have specific tasks assigned to them by programmers. Often, malware is designed to help criminals steal passwords, user names, and other details from a computer. In other cases, it is designed to help someone gain remote control of a computer in order to use that computer to perpetrate illegal activities.

In fact, one of the major threats of malware is that it allows online criminals, often called cybercriminals, to gain control of computers remotely. Computers that are infected with malware and are controlled by cybercriminals are sometimes known as "zombies." In some cases, cybercriminals gain control of several zombies, and this group of computers is then known as a "botnet." In many cases, a computer user may not know that their computer is a zombie or part of a botnet. The affected computer may continue to function. However, once cybercriminals have compromised the computer through malware, they can use that computer as a zombie or as part of a botnet in order to perpetrate illegal activities. Such computers may be used, for example, to distribute malware to other systems.

A very popular type of malware is spyware. Like most malware, spyware is usually downloaded without a computer user's knowledge, usually while a computer user is surfing the Internet. Spyware programs, once on a computer, allow the creator of the virus to snoop on or monitor the infected computer's browser activities. A spyware virus usually implants "pop-up" ads that will appear on a user's screen periodically. These programs can slow down a computer, cause it to crash, and in some cases even record for the sender the recipient's credit card numbers if it is used to purchase items while online. Spyware is usually a nuisance-level virus but in some cases can pose a more serious threat. When used for monitoring purposes, it can allow someone to gain passwords, banking information, and even e-mail messages of victims.

Viruses. A virus is a program designed to infect and potentially damage files on a computer that receives it. The code for a virus is hidden within a file or program such as a text document or a spreadsheet program and when the file is opened or the program is launched, the virus inserts copies of itself, infecting the computer on which these files are opened. Because of this ability to reproduce itself, a virus can quickly spread to other programs, including the computer's operating system. A virus may reside on a computer system for some time before taking any action detectable to the user. Other viruses may cause trouble immediately. Some viruses cause little or no damage. For example, a virus may manifest itself as nothing more than a message that appears on the screen at certain intervals. Other viruses are much more destructive and can result in lost or corrupted files and data. Viruses may render a computer unusable, necessitating the reinstallation of the operating system and applications. Viruses can even be written to imbed some small miscalculation into, for example, a spreadsheet program. This sort of hidden problem may jeopardize the accuracy of all the work done with the infected program for a long time before it is even detected.

Viruses are written to target program files and macros, or a computer's boot sector, which is the portion of the hard drive that executes the steps necessary to start the hardware and software. Program viruses attach themselves to the executable files associated with software programs and can then attack any file that is used to launch an application, usually files ending with the "exe" or "com" extensions. Macro viruses infect program templates that are used to create documents or spreadsheets. Once infected, every document or spreadsheet opened with the infected program becomes corrupted. Boot sector viruses attack the computer's hard drive and launch themselves each time the user boots, or starts, the computer.

The Internet, with its global reach and rapid delivery times, provides the ideal breeding ground for viruses. Typically, someone who wants to spread a virus does so by sending out an e-mail message containing an infected attachment. The subject line on such a message sounds innocuous, so unsuspecting recipients open the message, unwittingly infecting their computers. More insidious yet, many viruses infect the recipient and then launch e-mail messages using the recipient's e-mail system address book and send themselves out to all of the recipient's list of colleagues, clients, vendors, friends, and family for whom an e-mail is found.

Trojans. Viruses are sometimes classified as Trojan horses. A Trojan horse virus is one that appears harmless on the surface but in reality destroys files or programs. The Trojan horse is named after the famous horse depicted in the tale of the Trojan War. As told in Virgil's famous poem, *The Aeneid*, Greek warriors created a huge wooden

horse and concealed themselves inside it. The horse was placed in front of the gates of Troy, a city the Greeks wanted to destroy. When the people of Troy admitted the horse as a gift, the Greeks were able to emerge from the structure and attack. The Trojan horse virus works the same way. It is often disguised as a functioning bit of software. When a computer user downloads the software, he or she does not realize that some malicious code is inside the software. Once the software is downloaded, the hidden code becomes activated. In some cases, Trojan horses are merely annoying and do some damage to programs and files. In other cases, they allow a programmer remote access to an infected computer.

Worms. A worm is a software program that attacks the computer's operating system and replicates itself again and again, until the system eventually crashes. This type of program often replicates itself by accessing e-mail address books and sending itself via e-mail. While many viruses require a computer user to do something such as download an infected program worms can spread themselves. In many cases, worms shut down computers and even cause file damage simply through their fast replication.

Other Internet Threats. While many Internet threats are programs or codes, such as malware, not all threats to security are in the form of codes and programs. Cybercriminals are often inventive in creating new ways to attack computers and computer users. One popular form of Internet threat which uses no codes or programs, for example, is phishing (pronounced as "fishing"). This type of security threat involves sending out a mass e-mailing from a supposedly legitimate company. For example, a cybercriminal may send out a mass mailing that seems to come from a major bank. The e-mail usually tells the recipient that there is a problem with his or her account and asks the recipient to send back an email with the recipient's PIN numbers or account numbers. Once the recipient does this, the cybercriminal can then use this information to access the victim's personal information or even bank accounts. In some cases, cybercriminals are even more subtle. Rather than asking victims to offer PIN numbers and other sensitive information directly, they direct e-mail recipients to click on a link in the e-mail. The link takes the victim to a Web site where malware can then be installed on the victim's computer.

Another widespread online threat is spam. Spam is any form of unsolicited advertising sent via e-mail. In most cases, it is mass-mailed. Generally, spam is little more than a nuisance. It takes up space allotted to legitimate e-mail communication and requires vigilance to delete. In some cases, however, cybercriminals use spam for other purposes. In some cases, spam is sent in such masses that it shuts down e-mail inboxes. In many cases, spam is used to

advertise fraudulent companies and products. Some cybercriminals also use spam to send viruses and other malware.

Another very common Internet threat involves the use of public Internet connections. As more customers use wireless devices and laptops, more hotels, restaurants, airports, and other public places offer wireless connections. Unfortunately, most public wireless connections are not secured. This means that other Internet users with minimal computer knowledge can use programs and devices to spy on other Internet users nearby, stealing passwords and information from a neighboring computer. Others use a less high-tech approach to spying, simply peering over computer users' shoulders to see passwords and other information. This is one reason why computer users in public should not do any Internet surfing requiring passwords. credit card numbers, or otherwise sensitive information. Public Internet cafes and public computers are especially dangerous, as the computers in these places can easily have spyware installed by a previous user.

INTERNET THREAT PROTECTION

With new computer viruses and Internet threats appearing daily, keeping a computer or network of computers free of such threats is a daunting task. If, however, one views proper security as a necessary part of running computers, the task becomes just another in the list of things one must do to maintain computers. The following are steps every computer user should follow to protect his or her computer from Internet threats.

- 1. Install a broad-scope antimalware and antivirus software program to identify and remove viruses and other forms of malware before they can cause any damage. These programs scan or review files that may come from floppy diskettes, the Internet, e-mail attachments, or networks, looking for patterns of code that match patterns in the antivirus software vendor's database of known viruses and other threats. Once detected, the software isolates and removes the virus or code before it can be activated. Computer owners are advised to purchase a program which specifically targets worms, malware, spyware, pop-up ads, spam, and other threats.
- Install firewalls. Firewalls are software or hardware solutions which block unauthorized access to a computer or network. Computers should have at least a software firewall while company computers and servers should have both types of firewalls.
- 3. Update the antimalware and antivirus software regularly. Because the number of viruses and malicious programs is increasing all the time, it is important to keep antimalware and antivirus software up to date with information on newly identified viruses and

threats. Antivirus software vendors are constantly updating their databases of information on viruses and making this information available to their customers via their Web sites. It is best to purchase a program that will update on the computer system at least once a day and will scan a system for any malware at least once a week. Some programs will update a few times a day, which is even more effective.

- 4. Update operating systems and all major software on all computers. Many types of malware and many cybercriminals access computers or exploit computers through known weaknesses in popular computer programs. Frequently updating computers using security patches is a good way to prevent this. Most programs update regularly or can be programmed to update regularly. Computer users can also access software vendor Web sites for the latest updates.
- 5. Maintain a regular backup procedure for all computers. This procedure may be as simple as keeping copies of important files on disk and it may be as elaborate as a system designed to produce a mirror copy of a system, updating this copy every few minutes. For a small business, the most prudent level of backup probably falls somewhere between these two extremes. Whatever the schedule is, it should include regular and periodic backing up of all computer systems and the remote storage of the backups' media in case of fire, flood, or other catastrophic event.
- 6. Do not open e-mail from unknown recipients or messages that contain unexpected attachments. A user should delete these types of messages. As a general rule, a user should scan every e-mail attachment for viruses before opening it even an expected attachment as the sender may have unknowingly sent an infected file.
- 7. Do not check e-mail or do any sensitive work involving passwords or private information when on unsecured or public Internet connections. Some types of Internet use are relatively low-risk. For example, general browsing online for information poses few risks, other than the risk of downloading a virus or malware program accidentally. As long as a computer user has a good malware system in place, there is little risk. However, when using any program such as e-email programs or especially online banking computer users should be aware that such tasks are riskier in that they may provide criminals with important information. Such tasks should be done on a secure computer with a secure Internet connection only and never from a public connection.
- 8. Instruct all computer users using a network or company computers about Internet security. Simply having a good antimalware and antivirus software package

- is not enough. Employees should be taught about phishing scams, unsecured Internet connections, and other security threats. Company computers should never be used for personal work and should not be used with unsecured wireless connections.
- 9. Install spam filters on e-mail programs. Some Web-based programs already come with spam filters. Spam filters reduce the possibility that a curious employee will click on a link in a suspicious e-mail message or will be targeted by a phishing scheme.

While new viruses and Internet threats are constantly appearing and adapting to the changing security environment, there is really only one way to provide protection: constant vigilance.

SEE ALSO Internet Security.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Attack of the Love Bug." Time. 15 May 2000.

Audal, Joseph, Quincy Lu, and Peter Roman. "Computer Crimes." *American Criminal Law Review* 45, no. 2 (2008).

Ena, Michael. "Securing Online Transactions: Crime Prevention Is the Key." *Fordham Urban Law Journal* 35, no. 1 (2008).

Evers, Joris. "Computer Crime Costs \$67 Billion, FBI Says." *C/Net News.com.* 20 January 2006.

Leffall, Jabulani. "Web Security Threats on the Rise, Report Finds." *Redmond Developer.* 21 April 2010. Available from: http://reddevnews.com/articles/2010/04/21/web security threats on the rise.aspx.

Ludwig, Mark. *The Giant Black Book of Computer Viruses.* 2d ed. CreateSpace, 2009.

Orr, Bill. "Security 2.0: Not Just a New Kettle of Phish." *ABA Banking Journal* 100, no. 2 (2008).

Roberts, Paul. "Antivirus Companies Target Spyware, Worms." PC World. 25 August 2003.

Symantec Corporation. "Symantec Global Internet Security Threat Report: Trends for 2009.", Vol. 15. April 2010. Available from: http://eval.symantec.com/mktginfo/ enterprise/white papers/b whitepaper internet security threat report xv 04 2010.en us.pdf. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

Szor, Peter. *The Art of Computer Virus Research and Defense*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Addison Wesley, 2005.

Vacca, John R., ed. *Computer and Information Security Handbook*. Burlington, Mass.: Morgan Kaufmann, 2009.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INTERNSHIPS

Internships are arrangements in which college students and career changers lend their talents to companies in return for an opportunity to develop business skills, learn about a new industry, and gain exposure to the work environment. Internship programs are set up as either noncompensated or compensated internships. Whether paid or unpaid, an internship position is often quite beneficial to the student who participates, for he or she receives "real world" business experience and an early opportunity to impress potential employers. Employers too benefit from internship programs by obtaining the services of skilled personnel for modest cost and by being exposed to new ideas and perspectives.

Since the economic crisis that began in 2008 and the mass layoffs that followed, more and more people—both recent college graduates and people in mid-career—are looking at internships as an even more essential way to get a job. According to Steve Rodems of Fast Track Internships (reported by Hillary Chura in the *New York Times*), in 2008 only 1 percent of his clients were career changers, but by 2009 that number had increased to 10 percent.

BENEFITS OF INTERNSHIP PROGRAMS

Internships are seen by college students as potentially valuable tools to explore general career avenues as well as specific companies. Such arrangements can provide them with valuable work experience (both practical and for résumé enhancement) and an opportunity to line up a job before graduation. In addition to securing good work experience, students also may be able to gain academic credit and financial compensation (albeit modest in size) for internships. As Steven Bahls and Jane Easter Bahls observed in *Entrepreneur*, "when an internship is set up through a local college or university, students can often obtain academic credit for their effort. The fact that they're receiving credit, though, doesn't mean they're not also entitled to minimum wage if your business derives immediate benefit from their labor."

Internship programs are also potentially valuable to employers. Unfortunately, some companies continue to regard interns as little more than a free source of labor to catch up on filing and other tedious office tasks. But many business owners and managers realize that internship programs can provide them with an early opportunity to gauge the talents of a new generation of workers and, in many cases, sell themselves as a quality place for students to begin their careers after they graduate.

Internship programs are understandably most prevalent in larger companies. But small companies can realize significant benefits as well. In many respects, interns can be ideal workers for small and mid-sized companies. They are typically hungry to gain experience, eager to perform well, and willing to perform less desirable tasks (although a steady diet of such tasks is apt to wilt their enthusiasm). Moreover, their fresh perspectives often challenge entrenched processes and attitudes that have outlived their

usefulness. In addition, internship programs enable businesses to sort through a pool of potential employees. As the weeks pass, intern performances can be evaluated, and the pool can be culled down to good workers who are already familiar with the company. "The organization has the opportunity to observe the student at work and review work habits, technical ability, interpersonal skills, and adaptability before making a full-time commitment," wrote Larry Crumbley and Glenn Sumners in *Internal Auditor*. "Internships substantially reduce the risks in cases where offers of permanent employment might be made. Not only can the organization pre-screen the intern; the student also can learn about the company. The possibility of dissatisfied employees seems far less likely when both employers and employees have clear expectations of each other."

Interns also often prove to be invaluable recruiting tools when they return to campus. "A student returning from an internship with a favorable impression becomes an on-campus advertisement," observed Crumbley and Sumners. "Students listen to their peers and often trust their opinions more than those of campus representatives or professors. The cost of recruiting permanent employees is reduced as students become familiar with the opportunities the organization has to offer and top students are attracted to permanent positions."

SETTING UP INTERNSHIPS

Small businesses can benefit enormously when they establish an internship program, but such initiatives should not be launched in haphazard fashion. "Before you bombard colleges with leaflets announcing the availability of internships, decide what it is you want to achieve," counseled Deborah Brightman in Public Relations Journal. "These goals will help you determine the length of your program (two months should be a minimum) and the number of interns you should hire. The latter will also depend on your experience in managing an internship program, the available budget and space, and the number of people on staff who are available to supervise and train interns." In addition, companies should have a full understanding of the specific tasks to which interns will be assigned, and make plans to ensure that interns will have an opportunity to receive meaningful feedback on their performance.

A written plan providing details of the plan should then be prepared. This plan serves to educate potential interns and internship directors at colleges and universities, and can serve as a blueprint and guide for the company after the program is launched. "The plan," wrote Brightman, "should cover the program's purpose, recruitment, activities and responsibilities, evaluation, and follow-up steps. Be sure to make those employees who will be involved in the program aware of their parts

before the interns arrive." Once these materials have been created, companies can go about the process of contacting appropriate colleges and universities, many of which have established internship centers in recent years.

The Internet offers resources for publicizing an internship program as well. Bulletin boards exist that offer to match up students and others interested in participating in an internship program with employers offering such programs. Web sites such as www.internshipprograms. com, Craigslist.com, and Monster.com are all places where businesses list available internships.

The interviewing process for internships is not unlike the regular interview process in many respects. Factors such as attitude, academic achievement, and suitability for the job are paramount. Small-business consultants also counsel their clients to set up summer internship programs when possible, since the pool of both full- and part-time students available for internships is deepest at that time of the year.

Internship programs need oversight, and the choice of the supervisor is often essential in determining whether the program will be successful, mediocre, or an outright failure. Business experts recommend that interns be monitored by enthusiastic people who have time to tackle the responsibilities associated with the job. "The internship director should have regular contact with both the interns and their ... supervisors, monitoring the quality of work that's being performed, the experience the interns are gaining, and how happy they and their supervisors are with the program," wrote Brightman. "The supervisor must also be available to mediate any problems, oversee the recruitment process, and handle administrative details such as salary, office space, and evaluations." Finally, the supervisor should be able to handle necessary communications with the intern's university.

DISTINGUISHING INTERNS FROM EMPLOYEES

Internship programs can be tremendously helpful to small businesses, but there are legal hazards associated with such programs of which employers should be aware. "Unless your internship program is essentially educational," caution Bahls and Bahls, "your interns may look suspiciously like employees, who are entitled to the federal minimum wage." Companies that operate internship programs that are found to be *not* primarily educational may run the risk of being found in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), which applies to all companies with two or more employees and annual sales of at least \$500,000.

Bahls and Bahls note that the U.S. Labor Department's *Wage and Hour Field Operations Manual* establishes six criteria for distinguishing interns from employees:

- Interns may be trained using equipment and procedures specific to the employer, but internship experiences must be akin to experiences that they would be able to gain in a vocational school.
- 2. Regular employees cannot be displaced by interns, who should be closely supervised. "Farming work out to unpaid interns after a regular employee quits would raise a red flag," wrote Bahls and Bahls.
- 3. Interns are not guaranteed jobs at the completion of their internship. "If they are," wrote Bahls and Bahls, "the experience looks more like the training period at the start of a new job, for which they'd be entitled to fair wages."
- 4. Both employer and intern need to understand that training time does not entitle interns to wages.
- Training should be primarily for the benefit of the intern.
- 6. Companies providing training to interns, noted Bahls and Bahls, "must derive no immediate advantage from the activities of the intern.... Although an internship program will benefit your business over the long term by providing a pool of trained applicants with familiar work habits, it's not meant to be a source of free labor."

Most business consultants offer soothing advice to small companies that might be scared off by such criteria. They point out that the overwhelming majority of firms that establish internship programs are pleased with them, and as Bahls and Bahls wrote, "while the Labor Department closely adheres to its six criteria, courts tend to look at the spirit of the internship program as a whole."

Business owners and managers also need to be aware that, generally speaking, even unpaid interns have the same legal rights as employees when it comes to protection against discrimination or harassment. "It's best to cover them for workers' compensation, too," wrote Bahls and Bahls, "because if they're injured on the job and not covered, they can sue your business for medical expenses and possibly for negligence, which can subject your business to unlimited damages." However, interns do not have the same rights as employees in the realms of unemployment compensation or termination procedures.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Atkinson, William. "Hiring Older Interns: With Career Switching on the Rise, Your Internship Applicants Might Be More Experienced Than You'd Expect." *HRMagazine*. June 2005. Available from: http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m3495/is 6 50/ai n13826269/. Retrieved March 10, 2010.

Bahls, Steven C., and Jane Easter Bahls. "Internal Affairs." Entrepreneur. November 1997.

Bell, Justine. "Marketing Academic Internships in the Public Sector." *Public Personnel Management.* Fall 1994.

The Best 109 Internships. 9th ed. Framingham, Mass.: The Princeton Review, 2003.

Brightman, Deborah E. "How to Build an Internship Program." Public Relations Journal. January 1989.

Chura, Hillary. "Hiring Is Rising in One Area: Low Paid Interns." *New York Times.* 27 November 2009.

Crumbley, Larry, and Glenn E. Sumners. "How Businesses Profit from Internships." *Internal Auditor*. October 1998.

Gornstein, Leslie. "Heard at Downsized Firms: 'Hey! Let the Intern Do It!" Crain's Chicago Business. 5 September 1994.

Hauge, Jennifer Chandler. "Summer Interns: Volunteers or Employees?" *Nonprofit Risk Management Center.* 3 June 2009. Available from: http://www.nonprofitrisk.org/library/enews/ 2009/enews060309.htm. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Kaplan, Rochelle. "Hiring Student Interns." Small Business Reports. May 1994.

Ladd, Kristin. "The 40 Year Old Intern." Entrepreneur. October 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/ magazine/entrepreneur/2009/october/203354.html. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Ray Roberts. "Hiring Interns Can Lead to Real Insight into Your Company." Conference & Incentive Travel. October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INTERPERSONAL COMMUNICATION

Although interpersonal communication encompasses all forms of communicating, oral, written, and nonverbal, the term is usually applied to spoken communication that takes place between two or more individuals on a personal, face-to-face level. Some of the types of interpersonal communication that are commonly used within a business organization include staff meetings, formal project discussions, employee performance reviews, and informal chats. Interpersonal communication with those outside of the business organization can take a variety of forms as well, including client meetings, employment interviews, or sales visits. In order to understand the principles of effective interpersonal communication, it is helpful to look at the basic process of communication.

The basic process of communication begins when a fact is observed or an idea formulated by one person. That person (the sender) decides to translate the observation into a message, and then transmits the message through some communication medium to another person (the receiver). The receiver then must interpret the message and provide feedback to the sender indicating that the message has been understood and appropriate action taken.

Unfortunately, errors can be introduced during any phase of the communication process. For example, mis-

understandings can occur when the sender does not possess a clear idea of the message he or she is trying to communicate, or has a clear idea but is not able to express it well. Errors in the process can also occur when the receiver does not listen carefully, infers a different meaning than what was intended by the sender, or fails to provide feedback. Ultimately, unclear, inaccurate, or inconsiderate business communication can waste valuable time, alienate employees or customers, and destroy goodwill toward management or the overall business.

As e-mail and text messaging become increasingly common forms of communication, it is important for people to pay close attention to the way they communicate with co-workers or employees when using these tools. Much is lost when people do not communicate face-to-face. Body language and tone of voice are no longer part of the equation and cannot be used to help convey meaning or intention in an e-mail or text. Because of this, it is essential to consider how someone else might interpret what is being written in an effort to decrease the likelihood of a misunderstanding.

INTERPERSONAL COMMUNICATION STYLES

In general terms, interpersonal communication can be classified as either one-way or two-way. One-way communication occurs when the sender transmits information in the form of direction, without any expectation of discussion or feedback. For example, a manager may stop by an employee's desk to inform him that a certain project will be due the following day. One-way communication is faster and easier for the sender because he or she does not have to deal with potential questions or disagreement from the receiver but tends to be overused in business situations.

In contrast, two-way communication involves the sharing of information between two or more parties in a constructive exchange. For example, a manager may hold a staff meeting in order to establish the due dates for a number of projects. Engaging in two-way communication indicates that the sender is receptive to feedback and willing to provide a response. Although it is more difficult and time-consuming for the sender than one-way communication, it tends to enable a clearer communications exchange by involving both parties.

In addition to being classified as one-way or two-way, interpersonal communication can also be broken down into a variety of styles, or specialized sets of behaviors. Thomas S. Bateman and Carl P. Zeithaml identified six main styles of interpersonal communication that are used in business settings: controlling, egalitarian, structuring, dynamic, relinquishing, and withdrawal. "Different individuals use different communication styles," the authors noted. "A communicator should realize that some styles are more effective than others in certain situations."

Controlling. The controlling style is a form of one-way communication that is used to direct others and gain their compliance. Managers using this style usually do not want feedback, and they tend to employ power and even manipulation to reinforce their message. Although the controlling style can be effective when it is used on occasion by respected individuals, particularly in times of crisis, it can also alienate workers.

Egalitarian. In contrast, the egalitarian style is a form twoway communication that involves sharing information rather than directing behavior. It is used to stimulate others to express their ideas and opinions in order to reach a mutual understanding. In most situations, particularly when cooperation is needed, it is more effective than the controlling style.

Structuring. The structuring style of interpersonal communication is used to establish schedules or impose organization. Managers using this style would be likely to cite company standards or rules. Though the structuring style may be necessary to inform others of goals or procedures when complex tasks must be performed by a group, it should usually be counterbalanced with the egalitarian style.

Dynamic. The dynamic style is a high-energy approach that uses inspirational pleas to motivate another person to take action. This style can be effective in crisis situations, but it is generally ineffective when the receivers do not have enough knowledge or experience to take the required action.

Relinquishing. The relinquishing style of interpersonal communication is deferential rather than directive. It is highly receptive to the ideas of others, to the point of shifting responsibility for communication to the receiver. For example, a manager employing this style might allow her staff to discuss and develop the final solution to a problem while making little comment. This style is particularly effective when the receivers have the knowledge, experience, and willingness to assume responsibility.

Withdrawal. The withdrawal style is more like a lack of communication. Managers using this style try to avoid using their influence and may indicate a lack of interest or unwillingness to participate in the discussion.

Finally, an often overlooked element of interpersonal communication is being a good receiver, which involves developing listening skills. Good listening skills can be vital in finding a solution to grievances or making successful sales calls. In his 2009 book *Messages: The Communication Skills Book*, Matthew McKay noted that staying silent while someone else is talking is not the same as listening. "Real listening," he says, "is based on the intention to do one of four things: understand someone, enjoy someone, learn

something, or give help/solace." One useful listening technique is reflection, in which a person attempts to repeat and clarify the other person's message rather than immediately responding to it with a message of his or her own. Used correctly, reflection can allow managers to view issues from their employees' point of view. Some other keys to effective listening include keeping an open mind rather than allowing emotions to intervene; finding a part of the subject that may have application to your own experience; and resisting distractions such as the speaker's mannerisms or clothing. It also helps to be prepared for the discussion, to take notes as needed, and to summarize the speaker's statements.

Strong interpersonal communication skills, utilizing a variety of styles and techniques, are particularly important for small-business owners who must supervise the work of others. Bateman and Zeithaml described some of the characteristics of supervisors who receive high marks from their employees. First, these managers tend to communicate more than other managers, explaining the reasons behind decisions and providing advance warning of changes. Second, they tend to employ an egalitarian rather than controlling style when communicating with subordinates, asking for instead of demanding their compliance. Third, they tend to take others' needs and feelings into account when communicating. Finally, most effective managers are good listeners, giving careful consideration to employee concerns and taking the time to respond to questions and complaints.

SEE ALSO Communication Systems; Intercultural Communications.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bateman, Thomas S., and Carl P. Zeithaml. *Management:* Function and Strategy. 2d ed. Homewood, Ill.: Irwin, 1993.

Clampitt, Phillip G. Communicating for Managerial Effectiveness. 4th ed. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage, 2009.

Hackman, Michael Z., and Craig E. Johnson. Leadership: A Communication Perspective. 5th ed. Long Grove, Ill.: Waveland Press, 2008.

Koonce, Richard. "Language, Sex, and Power: Women and Men in the Workplace." *Training and Development*. September 1997.

McKay, Matthew. *Messages: The Communication Skills Book*. 3rd ed. Oakland, Calif.: New Harbinger, 2009.

Michel, Matt. "Did He Really Say That? Improving Technician Communication." *Contracting Business.com.* 10 March 2010. Available from: http://contractingbusiness.com/business management/improve communication0310/. Retrieved March 11, 2010.

Roper, Greg. "Managing Employee Relations: Develop Interpersonal Communications and Conflict Management Skills to Better Manage Employee Relations." *HRMagazine*. May 2005. Available from: http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m3495/is 5 50/ai n13721394/. Retrieved March 11, 2010. Smart, Karl L., and Carol Barnum. "Communication in Cross Functional Teams." *Technical Communication*. February 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INTRANET

People occasionally confuse the term intranet with the Internet. While there are a lot of similarities between them, they really are two different things. Simply put, the Internet is the global World Wide Web, while an intranet is a private computer network operating within a company. Both the Internet and an intranet use similar communication protocols (like TCP/IP) and offer many of the same functional features like e-mail and bulletin boards. One main difference is that an intranet is an internal and private network. Access to a company network (an intranet) is controlled whereas access to the Internet is open to anyone with physical access. Most company intranets are set up to include Internet access as one of the functions provided to users. As remote access for employees became more desirable in the early years of the twenty-first century, companies have increasingly made the intra-company network available through the Internet via a password-secured portal that limits intranet access to authorized users.

When they were first introduced, intranets were dismissed by critics as the latest in a seemingly endless parade of technological fads and buzzwords. That soon changed as businesses with intranets began to reap benefits that were apparent to others. In recent years, computer developers, including software and hardware giants such as Microsoft and IBM, have sought to tap into the growing intranet market. Microsoft and IBM currently offer the two most popular intranet platforms, Sharepoint (Microsoft) and WebSphere Portal (IBM). Both platforms offer a range of tools that enable companies of all sizes to establish an efficient and powerful intranet. (In 2010, Microsoft introduced an improved suite of intranet tools, Sharepoint 2010.)

SETTING UP AN INTRANET

A company may wish to set up an intranet for many reasons. Among them is the speed of communication that can be gained by the broad bandwidths that are used in intranets. These speeds allow for fast e-mail systems and the rapid exchange of documents. The private internal networks offer security and protection in the form of firewalls as well as password-protected access and secure servers. The use of an intranet allows companies to share information internally easily and in so doing to manage the efforts of

many employees quickly. Less paperwork, increased productivity, added flexibility, and versatility are other benefits that may be gained through the use of a well-designed intranet. All of this adds up to a bottom line that is attractive in any business decision: the ability to save money and increase profits.

An **ex**tranet is a part of a company's **in**tranet that can be accessed by users outside of the company. Clients, vendors, suppliers, and business partners are just a few examples of the types of people who would benefit from this type of private network. They can exchange large volumes of data using Electronic Data Interchange (EDI), share exclusive information, collaborate on joint business ventures, participate in training programs, and share services between the companies. An extranet is a way to telecommunicate and share business information securely without having to worry about it being intercepted over the Internet. This is achieved for an extranet in much the same way that it is done for an intranet, namely through the use of extra security and privacy measures which include firewalls, password restrictions, and data encryption.

Intranets may be set up to provide a company with any of a number of functions. Most of these are related to communications in one form or another and use the same basic computer software applications as are used on the Internet. Often these applications are referred to as Web applications but in the context of an intranet it is important to distinguish between the "Web"-like functionality and the fact that it is being applied within an intranet and not on the Internet.

E-mail. The most popular intranet application is interoffice e-mail. This capability allows the employees of a company to communicate with each other swiftly and easily. If the intranet has access to the Internet, e-mail can be accessed through the Internet connection. If the intranet is running without the Internet, special e-mail software packages can be bought and installed so that employees can take advantage of its many benefits.

Electronic Publishing. An intranet has many other different applications that can be utilized by a company. These include the electronic publishing of corporate documents, electronic or Web forms, and interactive database links that allow users to access information. Newsletters, information on benefits and 401(k) enrollment, job listings and classifieds, libraries, stock quotes, maps, historical data, catalogs, price lists, information on competitors' products, and customer service data are just a few examples of these types of applications. In addition, there are several other main applications that are very popular in the intranet format.

E-forms. Every type of company has to deal with forms of some sort. This is another area where paperwork can become a problem for a business. Intranet servers can be equipped with programs that allow for forms to be filled out electronically. They could also be downloaded and printed out by the users themselves, which would cut down on the time it would take to distribute these forms manually.

Organizational policy and procedure manuals are also handy to have on an intranet. Unlike printed hard copies, online manuals can be easily accessed by all employees at any time. They are also easier to organize online, and can be indexed by subject and attached to a search engine to provide for easier navigation through the manual. In addition, changes can be made more quickly and easily when they are in this format. Converting printed materials to Web browser readable formats is fairly simple and requires either an appropriate HTML translator or a way for the original word processor documents to be launched with a specific application.

Intercompany Directories. Phone directories are another useful intranet applications. Again, this type of application cuts down on paperwork and the time and money it takes to produce hard copies of these directories. Instead, employee names, titles, duties, departments, phone and fax numbers, e-mail addresses, and even photographs can be stored in an online directory. They can be easily searched and updated at any time with minimal effort. It is suggested that a few paper copies of the employee directory and other important records be kept on hand in the event that the intranet is experiencing technical difficulties.

Organizational Charts. Online organizational charts are a useful way for employees to see the hierarchy of their company. These charts can describe who reports to whom, the specific duties of a person or department, and the structure of the organization. They can be set up in either graphic or text formats on an intranet and updated every time there is employee turnover or a change in job title or responsibilities.

DESIGNING AN INTRANET

Since individual tasks are generally a small portion of a bigger task, intranets should be organized in such a way that the related individual tasks are grouped together. These tasks can be simple or complex, but as long as they all contribute to the same overall process, employees will benefit from the easy access to information that this sort of design provides.

Intranets are useful in bringing employees from different departments together. They can even help employees of the same company who work in different locations to communicate more successfully. Through an effective design, these departments can collaborate and solve problems by using the intranet as a tool rather than relying on more traditional business ideas such as meetings and conference calls.

An intranet, like any corporate communications tool, is a reflection of the business that runs it. A company that is well organized will be able to design an intranet in such a way to best suit its needs. One benefit of intranets is that they create new forms of collaboration, which can challenge and change traditional ways of doing work and obtaining information. According to Jakob Nielson, a user advocate and former Sun Microsystems engineer, "Intranet design is maturing and reaping the rewards of continuous quality improvement for traditional features, while embracing new trends like mobile access, emergency preparedness, and user/employee-contributed content."

THE COST OF SETTING UP AND RUNNING AN INTRANET

Initially, a business that wishes to set up an intranet has to consider the following costs: 1) hardware (including the server and network adapter); 2) software and utilities; and 3) installation and maintenance. A simple intranet may be set up rather quickly if the company involved already has computers that are networked using the common TCP/IP communications protocol. To this network of computers one need only add an extra machine to act as a server. This extra machine will have to have the proper Web server software and network card installed. After everything is up and running, upgrades to the hardware will have to be made from time to time to handle increasing traffic. New software such as multimedia applications and interactive forums as well as upgrades to existing applications are all essential. The labor of employees who maintain the intranet is an ongoing cost, as are the costs to publish and archive data.

On the other hand, since intranets were designed to save time, they can usually be counted on to save money over time. According to Intranet expert Gerry McGovern, "An intranet can deliver return on investment (ROI) by either reducing the cost, or expanding the ability, to communicate. By shifting manual processes to the intranet, the cost of accessing and processing information is reduced. The intranet speedily delivers information to large numbers of people. This gives the organization a greater capacity to change."

By cutting down on routine communication, employees can refocus their efforts and perform their duties better. Employees who use the intranet to its fullest potential will discover that the benefits of e-mail, reduced paperwork, and easy access to information will increase their productivity. Both the employee and the employer benefit in this situation. As mentioned previously, company literature that is stored and distributed online rather than through traditional paper copies also cuts down printing and distribution costs. Large companies sometimes notice a savings of tens of thousands of dollars when they post their documents online.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Colby, John, et al. Practical Intranet Development. New York: Apress, 2003.

Denton, Keith D. Empowering Intranets to Implement Strategy, Build Teamwork, and Manage Change. Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2002.

Hopkins, Bryan, and James Markham. Using Intranets to Improve the Effectiveness of Your People. Burlington, Vt.: Gower Publishing, 2004.

Icon Group International. *Intranet: Webster's Timeline History,* 1985–2007. San Diego, Calif.: Icon Group International, 2009. *Intranets Today.* Web site. Available from: http://www.intranetstoday.com/. Retrieved March 12, 2010.

McGovern, Gerry. "Intranet Return on Investment Case Studies," 18 November 2002. Available from: http://www.gerrymcgovern.com/nt/2002/nt 2002 11 18 intranet roi. htm.Retrieved March 12, 2010.

Nielson, Jakob. "10 Best Intranets of 2010." 4 January 2010. Available from: http://www.useit.com/alertbox/intranet design.html. Retrieved March 12, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INTRAPRENEURSHIP

Intrapreneurs are employees who work within a business in an entrepreneurial capacity, creating innovative new products and processes for the organization. Intrapreneurship is often associated with larger companies that have taken notice of the rise in entrepreneurial activity; these firms endeavor to create an environment wherein creative employees can pursue new ways of doing things and new product ideas within the context of the corporation. But smaller firms can instill a commitment to intrapreneurship within their workforces as well. In fact, small businesses, which often originate as entrepreneurial ventures, are ideally suited to foster an intrapreneurial environment, since their owners have firsthand knowledge of the opportunities and perils that accompany new business initiatives. For larger companies, nurturing an environment of intrapreneurship is a way to recapture a dynamic spirit; for smaller companies, it can be a way of maintaining the entrepreneurial drive from which they began.

Intrapreneurship practices have developed in response to the modern world's rapidly changing marketplace. Businesses of all sizes have long had internal units dedicated to research and development and new product development. Nonetheless, the task of maintaining a creative environment in which innovative ideas may be nurtured is not an easy one and the larger the organization the more difficult that may be. As an organization grows it naturally becomes more bureaucratic and for people of a creative bent a bureaucratic environment can be stifling. Frequently, organizations lose creative people as they grow. Intrapreneuring in its current form represents the determination of employers to solve the resulting brain drain. They do so by creating the environment and incentives for entrepreneurship within their existing business operations.

Small businesses have a natural advantage in terms of establishing such an environment, although it may not come naturally even for a smaller business. Internal "incubators" are one innovative example of the trend towards intrapreneurship. In these programs, employees can use the company's resources (including their already established name and reputation, as well as management experience, financial assistance, and infrastructure) to build and promote their own new business ideas. These and similar arrangements enable companies to stem the loss of ambitious and talented employees to entrepreneurial ventures. Entrepreneurial-minded employees, meanwhile, "get the challenge and the profits of creating their own 'companies' with little of the risk they would face on their own," observed David Cuthill in *Los Angeles Business Journal*.

Haley White points out in her 2010 article for the *Daily Princetonian* that there are 150 nonprofits formed every day in the United States. She argues that the United States would be better off if there were fewer nonprofits and more intrapreneurs within existing nonprofits. "If we were to have more intrapreneurs and, by extension, fewer nonprofit organizations, we would spend less resources on operational costs and be able to focus more on making change," contends White. Indeed, is it more beneficial to start something new or to enhance an existing business? Intrapreneurship can offer the best of both worlds if it is done right and the business offers the intrapreneur enough freedom.

ORGANIZATIONAL CHARACTERISTICS THAT ENCOURAGE INTRAPRENEURSHIP

The single most important factor in establishing an "intrapreneur-friendly" organization is making sure that employees are placed in an innovative working environment. Rigid and conservative organizational structures often have a stifling effect on intrapreneurial efforts. Conservative firms are capable of operating at a high level of efficiency and profitability, but they generally do not provide an environment that is conducive to intrapreneurial

activity. Some keys to instilling an intrapreneurial environment in a business include the following:

- 1. Support from ownership and top management. This support should not simply consist of passive approval of innovative ways of thinking. Ideally, it should also take the form of active support, such as can be seen in mentoring relationships. Indeed, the small-business owner's own entrepreneurial experiences can be valuable to his firm's intrapreneurial employees if he makes himself available to them.
- 2. Recognition that the style of intrapreneurialism that is encouraged needs to be compatible with business operations and the organization's overall culture.
- 3. Make sure that communication systems within the company are strong so that intrapreneurs who have new ideas for products or processes can be heard.
- 4. Intelligent allocation of resources to pursue intrapreneurial ideas. In her 2009 article for the *Financial Post*, Cynthia Ross Pedersen discusses how this is best done. "Find the driven intrapreneur, the dream team with a vision and pull them out of your organizational machine. Give them the support they need but hold them accountable to deliver. Then let them re-energize your organization with insights, new products and a 'can do' attitude."
- 5. Reward intrapreneurs. All in all, intrapreneurs tend to be creative, dedicated, and talented in a variety of areas. They are thus of significant value even to companies that do not feature particularly innovative environments. Their importance is heightened, then, to firms that do rely on intrapreneurial initiatives for growth. Since they are such important resources, they should be rewarded accordingly (both in financial and emotional terms). Although intrapreneurs may not want to go into business for themselves, they still have a hunger to make use of their talents and a wish to be compensated for their contributions. If a small business is unable or unwilling to provide sufficient rewards, it should be prepared to lose that intrapreneur to another organization that can meet his or her desires for professional fulfillment.
- 6. Allow intrapreneurs to follow through. Intrapreneurs who think of a new approach or process deserve to be allowed to maintain their involvement on the project rather than have it be handed off to some other person or task force. Ensuring that the individual stays involved with the initiative makes sense for several important reasons. The intrapreneur's creativity and emotional investment in the project can be tremendously helpful in further developing the process or product for future use. Moreover, he or she usually possesses the most knowledge and understanding of the various issues under

consideration. Most importantly, however, the small business enterprise should make sure that its talented and creative employees have continued input because not allowing them to do so can have a profoundly morale-bruising impact.

SEE ALSO Entrepreneurship; Innovation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Carrier, Camille. "Intrapreneurship in Large Firms and SMEs: A Comparative Study." *International Small Business Journal*. April June 1994.
- Carrier, Camille. "Intrapreneurship in Small Businesses: An Exploratory Study." *Entrepreneurship: Theory and Practice.* Fall 1996.
- Cutbill, David. "Incubators: The Blueprint for New Economy Companies." Los Angeles Business Journal. 27 March 2000.
- DePaul, Victoria C. Creating the Intrapreneur: The Search for Leadership Excellence. Austin, Tex.: Synergy Books, 2008.
- Fattal, Tony. "Intrapreneurship at Work: Championing Projects to Push Innovation in Your Company." CMA Management. November 2003.
- Huggins, Sheryl E. "Internal Moonlighting: Use Your Day Job to Branch Out on Your Own." *Black Enterprise.* October 1997.
- Messenger, Lisa, and Zern Liew. *Cubicle Commando: Intrapreneurs, Innovation and Corporate Realities.* Surry Hills, NSW, Australia: Messenger Publishing, 2009.
- Millner, Marlon. "Intrapreneurship: Techie Turns System He Built for Former Employer into a Small Business." Washington Business Journal. 1 May 1998.
- Oden, Howard W. Managing Corporate Culture, Innovation, and Intrapreneurship. Westport, Conn.: Quorum Books, 1997.
- Pedersen, Cynthia Ross. "Fight Paralysis with Intrapreneurship." Financial Post. 3 February 2009.
- Pinchot, Gifford, and Ron Pellman. *Intrapreneuring in Action: A Handbook for Business Innovation*. San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 2000.
- Pryor, Austin K., and E. Michael Shays. "Growing the Business with Intrapreneurs." *Business Quarterly*. Spring 1993.
- Sathe, Vijay. Corporate Entrepreneurship: Top Managers and New Business Creation. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2007.
- White, Haley. "The Innovator Within." *Daily Princetonian.* 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.dailyprincetonian.com/2010/03/03/25401/. Retrieved March 12, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INVENTIONS AND PATENTS

A patent is a document that secures to an inventor the exclusive right to sell, make, or otherwise use his or her invention for a specified number of years. The document

details the terms under which the government has granted the inventor full possession of the invention. These terms of possession or "intellectual property right" include specifications designed to exclude all others from making, using, or selling the invention in the United States for the life of the patent. The patent also provides rightful patent holders with specific legal steps that can be taken to stop (or be compensated for) instances in which others have infringed on the patent.

Patented inventions have spawned thousands of small businesses over the years. Not all of these businesses have succeeded, of course; some were predicated on new products or designs that were fundamentally flawed, while others faded because of operational problems, economic trends, or personal frailties. But countless successful entrepreneurs have launched their businesses on the strength of a single invention, and patents continue to stand as among the most valuable assets of thousands of small-business owners across the nation.

TYPES OF PATENTS

Inventors may apply for patents on inventions in three major categories: utility patents, design patents, and plant patents.

Utility Patents. Utility patents are the most common kind of patents. They are granted to inventors who, according to the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office (PTO), invent or discover any new and useful process, machine, manufacture, or compositions of matter (mixtures of ingredients, chemical compounds), or any new and useful variations of existing products, processes, or compositions. The legal definition of "process" in this instance includes new industrial or technical methods. Utility patents are the most complex of the three kinds of patents, for they require the patent applicant to provide a full description of the invention's functional and structural features (often including detailed drawings) as well as the inventor's explanation of what he or she feels is "patentable." Inventors filing utility patents subsequently are more likely to secure legal help in making certain that all details of the patent are adequately addressed. In recent years, the greatest increase in this kind of patent application has been seen in Internet-related business methodologies and innovations. In 2008 456,321 utility patent applications were filed with the PTO, and 157,772 were issued.

Design Patents. Inventors can also obtain patents on the appearance of a product, provided that it is a new and original design. As Richard C. Levy noted in his *Inventor's Desktop Companion*, "if you've invented any new, original, and ornamental designs for an article of manufacture, a design patent may be appropriate. A design patent protects

only the appearance of an article and not its structure or utilitarian features." Thomas Field, in his article, "Avoiding Patent, Trademark and Copyright Problems," pointed out that both design patents and utility patents "do more than prevent copying; they forbid the making, using or selling of an invention similar to or the same as the protected invention," even in situations where the second invention was independently created. In 2008 27,782 design patent applications were filed with the PTO, and 25,565 were issued.

Plant Patents. A plant patent is granted to anyone who invents or discovers and asexually reproduces any distinct and new variety of plant, including cultivated sports, mutants, hybrids, and newly found seedlings. The PTO does not grant plant patents, however, for tuber-propagated plants or plants found in an uncultivated state. Asexually propagated plants, noted Levy, are those that are reproduced by means other than from seeds, such as rooting of cuttings, layering, budding, grafting, and inarching. Plant patents comprise only a small minority of the total number of patents that have been bestowed by the PTO. In 2008, 1,209 plant patent applications were filed with the PTO, and 1,240 were issued.

Although millions of patents have been granted in the United States and other countries over the years, there are many things that are not eligible to receive patent protection. These include general business ideas and strategies, printed material, scientific theories, mathematical formulas, and obvious changes to existing items, although some of the above can be legally protected in other ways. Printed material, for instance, can be protected through copyrights.

FILING A PATENT

Patents are arranged according to a massive classification system encompassing more than 400 subject classes and 115,000 subject subclasses. The *Index to the U.S. Patent Classification System*, an alphabetical subject listing of these various classes and subclasses, is produced by the PTO to aid searchers of the system. "The Classifications," wrote Levy, "are to searching a patent what the card catalog is to looking for a library book. It is the only way to discover what exists in the field of prior art [prior patents]. The Classifications are a star to steer by, without which no meaningful patent search can be completed." The *Index* coupled with the *Official Gazette of the United States Patent and Trademark Office*, the *Manual of Classification*, are among the most important tools available to patent searchers.

Another important cog in the PTO's efforts to disseminate information about patents to the public is the Patent and Trademark Depository Library (PTDL), a national network of academic, research, and public libraries. Many

inventors are frequent users of often extensive PTDL resources. Also, anyone with access to the Internet can search patents and patent applications on the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office's Web site. (www. uspto.gov/).

Conducting a Patent Search. Inventors, lawyers, and patent experts all advise inventors armed with a possible new product or design to undertake a comprehensive patent search before taking any other steps. "You cannot avoid doing a search," Levy flatly stated. "The [Patent and Trademark Office] examiner will do one anyway and if your application is rejected based upon prior art (patents that have previously issued), you'll have lost the application cost not to mention the significant time and energy you invested."

Patent searches can be done several ways. Some inventors choose to undertake the task themselves, often with the aid of patent software programs or by using the online database provided by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Google also offers a patent search at google.com/patents. But the majority of inventors choose to secure the services of a patent attorney or a professional patent search firm. Patent attorneys typically hire professional researchers to do the actual patent search; the turnaround time with lawyers who specialize in handling such searches is usually fast, but they are also expensive because of the markup charge that attorneys impose. Other options include inventor associations, university intellectual property departments, or patent search firms. Patent search companies can be found in local yellow pages and online, but inventors need to be careful in making agreements with such firms. Some are perfectly legitimate, but others prey on unsuspecting inventors, saddling them with service contracts or other bad business arrangements. Given this reality, inventors should ask for references, evidence that the search firm has prior experience in the field in which their inventions are classified, and a signed letter of nondisclosure before agreeing to any arrangement with a search firm.

The cost of a search can vary substantially, depending on the nature of the search. As Levy remarked, "there are different charges for different assignments (for example, searching utility patents versus design patents). Electronic, chemical, biological, botanical, and medical searches are often more expensive. And, in most cases, there will be incidental charges for copies, phone and fax, online fees, and shipping and handling of your materials. This is all standard." Another fact that can influence the final cost is turnaround time. Some patent search services now offer same-day service, but at higher prices than their usual searches.

Once a patent search has been completed, the inventor can proceed accordingly. In instances where the

invention is in the public domain (a patent on the invention has expired), the inventor is, according to Field, "free to manufacture and market it without concern for the patent laws. Also, even if the inventor didn't find exactly what he or she originally had in mind, a host of good and freely used ideas that are even better might have been discovered. These alone could be worth several times the price of the search in saving research and development time."

If the inventor finds that any part of his or her proposed product or design is covered by a current patent, the inventor can either drop the idea or approach the patent holder about securing a license to use it. "Infringing on a current patent exposes one to a suit for damages as well as an injunction against future use," warned Field. "Even an injunction might mean substantial costs, including the loss of current inventory, and a patent covering even a small feature of the new [product] might give rise to the need to retool. Although deliberate infringement is more serious, ignorance of others' patents is no defense."

If one or more elements of the proposed product or design appear to be new, with notable advantages over prior patents, then the inventor can submit a patent application. Inventors should be sure that they do not let their enthusiasm get the better of them in such instances. If he or she begins selling the product or design without first filing an application for patent, then he or she forfeits any possibility of securing patent rights in the United States after 1 year. In addition, the inventor loses all possible protection in most other countries.

APPLYING FOR A PATENT

Most experts counsel inventors to retain patent counsel to handle utility patents (although they are permitted to make utility patent applications themselves if they so desire). Utility patent applications are complex documents with myriad requirements, and as Levy indicated, "smart inventors use experienced patent counsel to assure that they obtain the strongest patent protection available on their inventions. There is too much at stake. Smart inventors do not rely on patent-it-yourself books." Design patent applications, however, are far less complicated, so many inventors take care of those documents themselves.

Patent Attorneys. Before making an arrangement with a patent attorney, savvy inventors take steps to ensure that they have found competent, responsible legal counsel. The first step is to make sure that the lawyer is registered with the Patent and Trademark Office. Attorneys listed with the PTO are required to have minimum academic and professional qualifications, and must pass a PTO examination.

Inventors should also make certain that their legal counsel is familiar with the field or industry in which the invention would be used. In addition, they should do their best to insure that their attorney has all relevant information needed to make the best possible patent application. Finally, experts counsel inventors to shop around to find the best combination of price and value, and they encourage them to secure written agreements on attorney fees.

Patent Drawings. Patent experts advise inventors to secure the services of an experienced patent draftsman when the time comes to make patent drawings. "The requirements for drawings are strictly enforced," warned Levy. "Professional draftsmen will stand behind their work and guarantee revisions if requested by the PTO due to inconsistencies in the drawings.... Because the design patent is granted for the appearance of the article, the drawing in the design patent is more critical than the drawing in a utility patent. The design drawing is the disclosure of the claimed design, whereas the utility drawing is intended to provide only an exemplary illustration of some aspects of the mechanism described in the specification and claims."

Patents and the PTO. As of 2010 it generally takes the Patent and Trademark Office an average of 22 months to process patent applications and issue approved patents. Examinations of patent applications, which are undertaken in the order in which they are received, are arduous exercises, encompassing inspection of legal compliance and comprehensive searches to ensure the invention's legitimacy.

If an application is approved, then the inventor can proceed with his business plan, whether that involved launching a small business or seeking buyers for the invention. Many applications, however, are rejected when they are first submitted. Even applications for genuinely new products or designs sometimes need changes to meet PTO requirements. In instances in which the application is rejected, the inventor has limited options. The inventor can prepare a response to the examiner's stated grounds for rejection, explaining why he or she believes that the examiner erred; this is a viable step, and one which sometimes convinces examiners to reconsider. The inventor can also offer amendments to the application designed to assuage the examiner's objections.

On many occasions, however, the examiner will remain unpersuaded and will reject the inventor's claims. If this happens, the inventor can lodge appeals with the PTO commissioner and, after that, the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences. If the application is still deemed unacceptable, and the inventor remains determined to pursue the issue, he or she can then turn to the U.S. court system. The Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit and the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia have both heard such cases.

Fees. Receivers of patents must pay fees to the PTO for services rendered when a patent is reviewed. In 1982 a law was passed that cut some of these fees (patent application, extension of time, revival, appeal, patent issues, statutory disclaimer, maintenance on patents) for "small entities." Small entities were held to include independent inventors. small businesses, and nonprofit organizations. In addition, all utility patents are subject to the payment of maintenance fees that must be paid to keep the patent going. These payments are made at several different points of the patent's life. Inventors need to heed this payment schedule closely, for nonpayment may result in the premature expiration of the patent (a 6-month grace period is typically provided during which the fee can be paid, albeit with a surcharge). Inventors who secure the services of a patent attorney generally do not have to worry about this scenario as much, since a competent attorney will notify them of impending maintenance fee payments.

The government's decision to retool the PTO so that it could operate without federal funding triggered significant increases in PTO fees. In 1991 Congress dramatically raised patent application fees to cover the PTO's operating costs, but by the mid-1990s this income was being redistributed to pay for other government programs or address the federal budget deficit. The PTO was subsequently forced to mull additional fee increases, which angered many members of the small-business community who felt that such increases disproportionately impacted individual inventors and entrepreneurs. However, one of the provisions of the American Inventors Protection Act of 1999 reduced certain patent fees.

In December 2004 a new Patent and Trademark Office fee schedule went into effect for the years 2005 and 2006 as part of the Consolidated Appropriations Act. Fees vary widely for different application forms and services. The range for initial patent application fees is between \$50 and \$300 and for each it is half the full fee for applicants that qualify as small entities. In 2010 the U.S. Senate proposed a compromise to a patent reform bill. The compromise would reduce patent fees by 50 percent for "small entities" and by 75 percent for the "new classification of micro-entities." A full list of current fees is posted on the PTO Web site.

U.S. Patents and GATT. The 1994 General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) also brought significant changes to U.S. patent law. The biggest one changed the duration of patent protection. Prior to GATT, patents lasted for 17 years (14 years for design patents) from the date that the patent was granted. After GATT, patent terms were extended to 20 years from the date at which the patent application was first filed. This is a significant change, for as Levy noted, under the new arrangement, a competitor could conceivably file a long stream of fraudulent interference

objections (claims that it had developed a similar product or design at the same time) in order to delay the issuance of a patent, "thereby reducing the patent's life when it does issue."

GATT does provide some patent rules of potential advantage to small inventors. For example, it provides for the issuance of "provisional patent applications," which in effect allows inventors to file a preliminary application that establishes the date of invention. The provisional application does not replace the regular PTO application, but it gives inventors additional time to prepare for that step. Other GATT rules changed import/export rules regarding intellectual property and expanded the number of scenarios under which interference proceedings could be launched.

FILING PATENTS IN THE UNITED STATES AND ABROAD

Most experienced inventors and patent experts counsel inventors to file for a patent as soon as possible. In the United States inventors have to apply for a patent within 1 year of the time they first disclose the device or start selling it. At the conclusion of that year, a valid patent may not be obtained. Inventors should also note that a U.S. patent will not provide him or her with protection in other countries; patent applications need to be made in every country in which protection is desired. Moreover, in other countries, inventors have to apply for the patent before it is publicly disclosed.

Finally, the PTO notes that in most instances, American inventors seeking to secure a patent in another country must first get a license from the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks. This requirement is waived, however, if the filing in the foreign country takes place more than 6 months after the U.S. filing took place.

There are two major international patent treaties that should be studied by inventors hoping to market their products abroad. The Paris Convention for the Protection of Industrial Property, which was signed by the United States and more than 170 other nations, stipulates that each signing nation provide the same rights in patents and trademarks to citizens of other participating nations that it does to its own. The Patent Cooperation Treaty, meanwhile, is a patent agreement that includes more than 140 nations.

Efforts to introduce substantial reform to the patent system have been ongoing. In 2009 the Senate Judiciary Committee introduced the Patent Reform Act of 2009 when efforts to pass a patent reform bill in the Senate were mired. The House had already passed patent reform legislation in 2007. If the House and the Senate do pass new reform, it could mean lower patent fees and changes to damages awarded for patent infringement.

SEE ALSO Copyright; Intellectual Property; Licensing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Campanelli, Melissa. "Patent Fever." *Entrepreneur*. December 2000.
- Chun, Janean. "Patent Lather." Entrepreneur. June 1997.
 Dzenitis, Talis. "American Inventors Protection Act of 1999
 Summary." U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/patents/law/aipa/summary.jsp.
 Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- Field, Thomas. "Avoiding Patent, Trademark and Copyright Problems." Franklin Pierce Law Center. Available from: http://www.piercelaw.edu/thomasfield/ipbasics/avoiding patent trademark and copyright problems.php. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- GATT Implementing Legislation. Intellectual Property Owners Association, 1994.
- Levy, Richard C. *The Inventor's Desktop Companion*. Detroit, Mich.: Visible Ink Press, 1995.
- Lund, William. "How to Patent An Invention." *Articlesbase*. 6 March 2010. Available from: http://www.articlesbase.com/entrepreneurship articles/how to patent an invention free help for inventors 1948600.html. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- Merritt, Rick. "Industry Gives Mixed Reaction to Patent Reform Deal." *EE Times.* 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.eetimes.com/news/design/showArticle.jhtml?articleID= 223101631.
- Pressman, David. Patent It Yourself: Your Step by Step Guide to Filing at the U.S. Patent Office. 14th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- Shane, Scott A. "Protecting the Patent System for Entrepreneurs." *New York Times.* 4 September 2009. Available from: http://boss.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/09/04/protecting the patent system for entrepreneurs/?scp=4&sq=patent%20office&st=cse. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- Signore, Philippe. "The New Provisional Rights Provision."

 Journal of the Patent and Trademark Office Society.

 October 2000.
- U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. "FY 2009 USPTO Performance and Accountability Report." Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/about/stratplan/ar/2009/index.jsp. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. "U.S. Patent Activity." Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/web/offices/ac/ido/oeip/taf/h counts.htm. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- World Intellectual Property Organization. Web site. Available from: http://wipo.int/portal/index.html.en. Retrieved March 16, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INVENTORY

An inventory is the entirety of those things owned by a company and intended for resale or the raw materials and parts to be used in producing salable goods and products. Inventories are time-sensitive storage systems that can be divided into three categories. First, cycle stocks: the order

quantity or lot size received from the plant or vendor. Second, in-transit stocks: inventory in shipment from the plant or vendor or between distribution centers. Third, safety stocks: the items in inventory that serve as a buffer against forecast error and lead time variability.

Historically, there have been two basic inventory systems: the continuous review system and the periodic review system. With continuous review systems, the level of a company's inventory is monitored at all times. Under these arrangements, businesses typically track inventory until it reaches a predetermined point of "low" holdings, whereupon the company makes an order (also of a generally predetermined level) to push its holdings back up to a desirable level. Since the same amount is ordered on each occasion, continuous review systems are sometimes also referred to as event-triggered systems, fixed order size systems (FOSS), or economic order quantity systems (EOQ). Periodic review systems, on the other hand, check inventory levels at fixed intervals rather than through continuous monitoring. These periodic reviews (weekly, biweekly, or monthly checks are common) are also known as timetriggered systems, fixed order interval systems (FOIS), or economic order interval systems (EOI).

INVENTORY AND THE GROWING COMPANY

Most successful small companies find that as their economic fortunes rise, so too do the complexities of their inventory system logistics. The resulting need for increased inventory management procedures is due primarily to two factors: 1) greater volume and variety of products; and 2) increased allocation of company resources (such as physical space and financial capital) to accommodate the growth in inventory. For a small company used to ordering parts and materials in an as-needed and informal basis, the transition to a formal and documented system of purchasing and inventory management can be a significant step. It requires the creation of new job functions to identify the costs (holding, shortage) associated with inventory and to implement and manage a formal inventory system. Formal inventory systems require extensive record keeping, and on a periodic basis they must be audited by someone. In addition, this transition to a formal inventory system requires substantial coordination between different functional areas of the company. Such a transition often leads into computerization of inventory management. This can be a challenging project, particularly for companies lacking employees with appropriate backgrounds in data management.

Just-In-Time Inventory Control. Just-in-time (JIT) production is a straightforward idea that may be somewhat difficult to implement. The basic concept is that finished goods should be produced just in time for delivery, and raw

materials should be delivered just in time for production. When this occurs, materials or goods never sit idle. This, in turn, means that a minimum amount of money is tied up in raw materials, semifinished goods, and finished goods. The result of a well-managed inventory system capable of supporting a just-in-time production system is sustained productivity and quality improvement with greater flexibility and delivery responsiveness. As manufacturing and distribution has become more and more efficient during the 1990s and early twenty-first century, the ideas behind JIT production are becoming a necessity more than a choice. As Hiroyuki Hirano wrote in his 2009 book *JIT Implementation Manual*, "In today's world, manufacturing industries can no longer afford to remain complacent in the belief that their chief concern is to turn out products."

SETTING AN INVENTORY STRATEGY

No single inventory strategy is effective for all businesses. When a company is faced with a need to establish or reevaluate its inventory control systems, a practice commonly known as "inventory segmenting" or "inventory partitioning" is a helpful tool. This practice is, in essence, a way of breaking down and reviewing total inventory so that a thorough assessment of each category may be made. The inventory may be broken down by product classifications, inventory stages (raw materials, intermediate inventories, finished products), sales and operations groupings, and excess inventories. Proponents of this method of study say that such categorical segmentations break the company's total inventory into much more manageable parts for analysis.

Key Considerations. Inventory management is a key factor in the successful operation of any business for which inventories are an integral part. For both large and small companies, determining whether their inventory systems are successful can be done by answering one question: Does the inventory strategy insure that the company has adequate stock for production and goods shipments while at the same time minimizing inventory costs? If the answer is yes, then the company in question is far more likely to be successful. If, however, the answer is no, then the business is operating under twin burdens that can be of considerable consequence to its ability to survive, let alone flourish.

No factor is more important in ensuring successful inventory management than regular analysis of policies, practices, and results. A useful checklist of actions for those wishing to establish and maintain an effective inventory system includes:

 Regularly reviewing product offerings, including the breadth of the product line and the impact that peripheral products have on inventory.

- Ensuring that inventory strategies are in place for each product and that they are reviewed on a regular basis.
- Reviewing transportation alternatives and their impact on inventory/warehouse capacities.
- Undertaking periodic reviews to ensure that inventory is held at the level that best meets customer needs; this applies to all levels of business, including raw materials, intermediate assembly, and finished products.
- Regularly canvassing key employees for ideas and information that may inform future inventory control plans.
- Determining what level of service (lead time, etc.) is necessary to meet the demands of customers.
- Establishing a system for effectively identifying and managing excess or obsolete inventory, and determining why these goods reached such status.
- Devising a workable system wherein "safety" inventory stocks can be reached and distributed on a timely basis when the company sees an unexpected rise in product demand.
- Calculating the impact of seasonal inventory fluctuations and incorporating them into inventory management strategies.
- Reviewing the company's forecasting mechanisms and the volatility of the marketplace, both of which can (and do) have a big impact on inventory decisions.
- Instituting a "continuous improvement" philosophy in inventory management.
- Making inventory management decisions that reflect a recognition that inventory is deeply interrelated with other areas of business operation.

To summarize, inventory management systems should be regularly reviewed from top to bottom as an essential part of the annual strategic and business planning processes.

Indeed, even cursory examinations of inventory statistics can provide business owners with valuable insights into how things are going generally. Business consultants and managers alike note that if an individual business has an inventory turnover ratio that is low in relation to the average for the industry in which it operates, this may be a sign that the business is carrying a surplus of obsolete or otherwise unsalable inventory. Conversely, if a business is experiencing unusually high inventory turnover when compared with industry or business averages, the company may be losing out on sales because of a lack of adequate stock on hand. Determining and tracking the turnover rate

of all items in inventory helps in building up an inventory assessment.

INVENTORY ACCOUNTING

The way in which a company accounts for its inventory can have a visible effect on its financial statements. Inventory is a current asset on the balance sheet. One may think that inventory valuation is relatively simple. For a retailer, inventory should be valued for what it cost to acquire that inventory. When an inventory item is sold, the inventory account should be reduced (credited) and cost of goods sold should be increased (debited) for the amount paid for each inventory item. This works if a company is operating under the Specific Identification Method. That is, a company knows the cost of every individual item that is sold. This method works well when the amount of inventory a company has is limited and each inventory item is unique. Examples would include car dealerships, jewelers, and art galleries.

The Specific Identification Method, however, is cumbersome in situations where a company owns a great deal of inventory and the items within that inventory are not easily distinguished one from another. As a result, other inventory valuation methods have been developed. The best known of these are the FIFO (first-in, first-out) and LIFO (last-in, first-out) methods.

FIFO. First-in, first-out is a method of inventory accounting in which the oldest stock items in a company's inventory are assumed to have been the first items sold. Therefore, the inventory that remains is from the most recent purchases. In a period of rising prices, this accounting method yields a higher ending inventory, a lower cost of goods sold, a higher gross profit, and a higher taxable income.

The FIFO method may come the closest to matching the actual physical flow of inventory. Since FIFO assumes that the oldest inventory is always sold first, the valuation of inventory still on hand is at the most recent price. Assuming inflation, this will mean that cost of goods sold will be at its lowest possible amount. Therefore, a major advantage of FIFO is that it has the effect of maximizing net income within an inflationary environment.

LIFO. Last-in, first-out, on the other hand, is an accounting approach that assumes that the most recently acquired items are the first ones sold. Therefore, the inventory that remains is always the oldest inventory. During economic periods in which prices are rising, this inventory accounting method yields a lower ending inventory, a higher cost of goods sold, a lower gross profit, and a lower taxable income. The LIFO method is preferred by many companies because it has the effect of reducing a company's taxes,

thus increasing cash flow. However, these attributes of LIFO are only present in an inflationary environment.

The other major advantage of LIFO is that it can have an income smoothing effect. Again, assuming inflation and a company that is doing well, one would expect inventory levels to expand. Therefore, a company is purchasing inventory, but under LIFO, the majority of the cost of these purchases will be on the income statement as part of cost of goods sold. Thus, the most recent and, assuming an inflationary period, most expensive purchases will be the first items sold. As they are sold, the cost of goods sold will rise and net income will be reduced. Net income is still high, but it does not reach the levels that it would if the company used the FIFO method.

Given the important differences that exist between the various inventory accounting methods, it is important that the inventory footnote be read carefully in financial statements, for this part of the document will inform the reader of the method of inventory valuation chosen by a company. Assuming inflation, FIFO will result in higher net income during growth periods and a higher, and more realistic inventory balance. In periods of growth, LIFO will result in lower net income and lower income tax payments, thus enhancing a company's cash flow. During periods of contraction, LIFO will result in higher income levels, but it will also undervalue inventory over time.

Small-business owners weighing a switch to a LIFO inventory valuation method should note that while making the change is a relatively simple process (the company files IRS Form 970 with its tax return), switching away from LIFO is not so easy. Once a company adopts the LIFO method, it cannot switch to FIFO without securing IRS approval.

DONATING EXCESS INVENTORY

Over the years, many small (and large) businesses have gained valuable tax deductions by donating obsolete or excess inventory to charitable organizations, churches, and disaster relief efforts such as the ones launched in 2010 in response to earthquakes in Haiti and Chile. The type of deduction that can be claimed depends on the business structure of the donating company. As Joan Szabo explained in Entrepreneur, "If you're organized as an S corporation, a partnership, or a sole proprietorship and you donate inventory to a charity that uses the goods to assist the sick, the poor, or children, you're generally able to take a tax deduction for the cost of producing the inventory." IRS Code Section 170(e)(3) creates an enhanced deduction for C Corporations, which can take a deduction up to twice the cost of producing an item when the value is higher than the cost. In all cases, the

IRS stipulates in its Publication 526 that "the contributions must be made to a qualified organization and not set aside for use by a specific person."

A number of organizations have been established for the express purpose of distributing donated inventory. Gifts in Kind International (based in Alexandria, Virginia) distributes used computers, high-tech equipment, and other donated inventory to approximately 150,000 domestic and international charities. The organization collected and distributed nearly \$750 million in product donations in 2007. The Galesburg, Illinoisbased National Association for the Exchange of Industrial Resources (NAEIR), meanwhile, receives donations from over 7,500 regular donors and distributes excess inventory to nearly 10,000 schools, churches, homeless shelters, and other charitable organizations. Office supplies comprise much of the NAEIR goods, but clothing, janitorial supplies, and computer equipment are also distributed. During the 2007-2008 fiscal year, NAEIR distributed \$106.5 million worth of goods, and the organization estimates that as of mid-2008, it has distributed more than \$2.4 billion in corporate inventory donations to American schools and nonprofit organizations since its founding in 1977.

SEE ALSO Automated Storage and Retrieval Systems; Enterprise Resource Planning; Inventory Control Systems; Material Requirements Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Kelley L. "Lose that Inventory Baggage." Across the Board. January 2000.

Gifts in Kind International. Web site. Available from http://www.giftsinkind.org/. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Haaz, Mort. "How to Establish Inventory Levels." *Gift and Decorative Accessories*. April 1999.

Hiran, Hiroyuki. *JIT Implementation Manual.* 2d ed. New York: Productivity Press, 2009.

Internal Revenue Service. "Publication 526." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs pdf/p526.pdf. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Muller, Max. Essentials of Inventory Management. New York: AMACOM, 2002.

National Association for the Exchange of Industrial Resources. "NAEIF Fact Sheet." July 2008. Available from: http://www.naeir.org/factsheet.pdf. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Piasecki, David J. *Inventory Management Explained*. Kenosha, Wis.: Ops Publishing, 2009.

Szabo, Joan. "Spring Cleaning." Entrepreneur. April 1999.Toomey, John W. Inventory Management. New York: Springer, 2000

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INVENTORY CONTROL SYSTEMS

An inventory control system is a system the encompasses all aspects of managing a company's inventories: purchasing, shipping, receiving, tracking, warehousing and storage, turnover, and reordering. In different firms the activities associated with each of these areas may not be strictly contained within separate subsystems, but these functions must be performed in sequence in order to have a well-run inventory control system. Computerized inventory control systems make it possible to integrate the various functional subsystems that are a part of the inventory management into a single cohesive system.

In today's business environment, even small and midsized businesses have come to rely on computerized inventory management systems. Certainly, there are plenty of small retail outlets, manufacturers, and other businesses that continue to rely on manual means of inventory tracking. Indeed, for some small businesses, like convenience stores, shoe stores, or nurseries, purchase of an electronic inventory tracking system might constitute a wasteful use of financial resources. But for other firms operating in industries that feature high-volume turnover of raw materials or finished products, computerized tracking systems have emerged as a key component of business strategies aimed at increasing productivity and maintaining competitiveness. The development of powerful computer programs capable of addressing a wide variety of record keeping needs including inventory management in one integrated system have also contributed to the growing popularity of electronic inventory control options. Moreover, the spread of wireless systems and the use of barcodes has made real-time computerized inventory systems more powerful and flexible. Given such developments, it is little wonder that business experts commonly cite inventory management as a vital element that can spell the difference between success and failure in today's keenly competitive business world.

COMPUTERS AND INVENTORY

Automation can dramatically impact all phases of inventory management, including counting and monitoring of inventory items; recording and retrieval of item storage location; recording changes to inventory; and anticipating inventory needs, including inventory handling requirements. This is true even of stand-alone systems that are not integrated with other areas of the business, but many analysts indicate that productivity and hence profitability gains that are garnered through use of automated systems can be further increased when a business integrates its inventory control systems with other systems such as accounting and sales to better control inventory levels.

Inventory Control Systems. New technologies developed during the 1990s and perfected during the early twenty-first century have greatly improved the tools used to manage inventories. Powerful computer systems that are linked into networks are now able to receive information from handheld devices. The wireless handheld devices scan barcodes on inventory items and send data to a tracking database in real time. The increased efficiency of inventory systems over the past decades has made some things possible that would have been impossible in earlier times, such as the popular just-in-time manufacturing system.

One trend in the area of inventory control and management are vendor-managed inventory (VMI) systems and agreements. In a VMI system distributors and manufacturers agree to take over the inventory management for their customers. Based on daily reports sent automatically from the customer to the distributor, the distributor replenishes the customer's stocks as needed. The distributor or manufacturer sees what is selling and makes all necessary arrangements to send the customer new products or parts automatically. No phone calls or paperwork are necessary, allowing the supply chain process to remain uninterrupted.

The benefits that can accrue to both parties in a VMI arrangement are noteworthy. Both parties should experience a savings of time and labor. The customer is able to maintain fewer items in stock and can rely upon a steady flow of products or parts. The vendor or distributor benefits in two ways. First, a supplier is better able to anticipate production requirements. Second, the supplier benefits from a strong relationship with the customer, one that is more difficult to alter than a vendor-customer relationship in which such automated systems did not exist.

As with all outsourcing arrangements, there are potential drawbacks to a VMI system. The first is the partial loss of control experienced by the customer in managing his or her own inventories. Second is the problem this type of system poses for a vendor in the case of volatile sales periods. On a VMI system it is very difficult for a distributor or manufacturer to hold large inventories for one customer who is experiencing a slowdown in sales while having to ramp up for another customer who is experiencing rising demand. Both parties to a VMI agreement must weigh the pros and cons of such a system thoroughly and be sure to include in any VMI agreement prearranged methods for dealing with periods of volatile sales patterns. The popularity of VMI suggests that there are many applications in which these systems produce net benefits for both parties.

WAREHOUSE LAYOUT AND OPERATION

The trend toward automation in inventory management naturally moved into the warehouse during the 1990s. Citing various warehousing experts, Sarah Bergin wrote in 1997 in Transportation and Distribution magazine that "the key to getting productivity gains from inventory management ... is placing real-time intelligent information processing in the warehouse. This empowers employees to take actions that achieve immediate results. Real-time processing in the warehouse uses combinations of hardware including material handling and data collection technologies. But according to these executives, the intelligent part of the system is sophisticated software which automates and controls all aspects of warehouse operations." Even with the technological developments of the twenty-first century, this basic insight remains true. The main difference between the early 2010s and the mid-1990s is the availability of ever more sophisticated, flexible, and inexpensive tools to carry out warehouse control operations.

Another important component of good inventory management is creation and maintenance of a sensible, effective warehousing design. A well-organized, user-friendly warehouse layout can be of enormous benefit to small-business owners, especially if they are involved in processing large volumes of goods and materials. Conversely, an inefficient warehouse system can cost businesses dearly in terms of efficiency, customer service, and, ultimately, profitability.

Writing in *Transportation and Distribution* magazine in 1996, Tom Andel and Daniel A. Kind cited several steps that businesses utilizing warehouse storage systems could take to help ensure that they get the most out of their facilities. They recommended that companies utilize the following tools:

- Stock locator database. "The stock locator database required for proactive decision making will be an adjunct of the inventory file in a state-of-the-art space management system. A running record will be maintained of the stock number, lot number, and number of pallet loads in each storage location. Grid coordinates of the reserve area, including individual rack tier positions, must therefore be established, and the pallet load capacity of all storage locations must be incorporated into the database."
- Grid coordinate numbering system. Warehouse numbering system should be developed in conjunction with the storage layout, and should be user-friendly so that workers can quickly locate currently stocked items and open storage spaces alike.
- Communication systems. Again, this can be a valuable investment if the business's warehouse requirements are significant. Such facilities often utilize fork lift machinery that can be used more effectively if their operators are not required periodically to return to a central assignment area. Current technology makes it possible for the

- warehouse computer system to interact with terminal displays or other communications devices on the fork lifts themselves.
- Maximization of storage capacity. Warehouses that adhere to rigid "storage by incoming lot size" storage arrangements do not always make the best use of their space. Instead, businesses should settle on a strategy that eases traffic congestion and best eases problems associated with ongoing turnover in inventory.

Once again, although these recommendations were first made during the mid-1990s, they remain relevant in the early 2010s. However, one additional trend has altered the warehousing industry: outsourcing. More and more companies are choosing to outsource their warehouse functions. One survey indicated that between 1991 and 2004, the percentage of large manufacturers who used third-logistics (3PL) services increased from 38 percent to over 80 percent. This trend has enabled companies to concentrate on core business processes instead of warehousing and logistics. As Bergin wrote as early as 1997, "Third-party inventory control operations can provide companies with an array of valuable information, including analysis of products and spare parts, evaluations of their time sensitivity, and information on vendors." The benefits of 3PLs have contributed to their growth during the past two decades.

SEE ALSO Automated Storage and Retrieval Systems; Enterprise Resource Planning; Just-in-Time Production; Material Requirements Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Andel, Tom, and Daniel A. Kind. "Flow It, Don't Stow It." *Transportation and Distribution*. May 1996.

Baljko, Jennifer. "As VMI Programs Proliferate, Some Questions Come to Fore." *EBN*. 25 November 2002.

Bergin, Sarah. "Make Your Warehouse Deliver: New Developments in Warehouse Management Systems Inspire New Productivity in Needy Operations." *Transportation and Distribution.* February 1997.

Harris, Angela D. "Vendor Managed Inventory Growing." Air Conditioning, Heating & Refrigeration News. 24 October 2005.

Khan, Farrukh. *Inventory Control System for Supermarkets and Convenience Stores*. Pakistan: Mew Meew, 2006.

Lang, J. Christian. Production and Inventory Management with Substitutions. New York: Springer, 2009.

Safizadeh, M. Hossein, and Larry P. Rizman. "Linking Peformance Drivers in Production Planning and Inventory Control to Process Choice." *Journal of Operations Management.* November 1997.

"Warehouse Outsourcing Keeps Growing," *Modern Materials Handling*. 1 December 2004. Available from: http://www.mmh.com/article/347929 Warehouse outsourcing keeps growing.php. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Weisfeld, Barry. "Automated Ordering Puts Profits in Sight." Transportation and Distribution. February 1997.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INVESTOR PRESENTATIONS

Investor presentations are an important but often overlooked aspect of entrepreneurial efforts to secure financing for their businesses. Presentations are particularly important to small-business owners hoping to raise money from private investors. Whereas institutional investors such as banks rely primarily on financial statements and business plans in making their lending decisions, private investors are more likely to be swayed by other factors, such as the owner's vision of a new product's appeal, knowledge of the marketplace, or ability to present a compelling picture of future profits for both the owner and the investor.

Poor investor presentation may close the door on potential avenues of financing, even if the entrepreneur's idea for a new business or product is a good one. "Putting together a winning presentation isn't as easy as it might seem," said David R. Evanson in *Nation's Business*. "Whatever the forum a formal dog-and-pony show before a roomful or institutional investors, a clubby luncheon with 10 to 15 wealthy individuals, or a one-on-one meeting with a venture capitalist founders ... have often shown they can shoot themselves in the foot with deadly accuracy." Entrepreneurs and small-business owners seeking expansion capital need to make certain that their presentations grab the attention of investors and inspire them.

KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL INVESTOR PRESENTATIONS

Several considerations should be kept in mind when planning a presentation to potential investors. These considerations range from tips on public speaking to recommendations on presentation content.

Tailor Presentation to Audience. Some business owners make investor presentations that are only negligibly different from presentations that they make to internal salespeople or to customers. This choice, which is often a byproduct of laziness more than anything else, can have a negative impact on the owner's chances of landing an investor. "Topics such as product features, new technology and customer service the things that matter to customers are of interest to investors only as part of an overall menu of competitive advantages that will help

drive sales," wrote Evanson. Moreover, no two investors are alike; one individual may have a reputation for daring business initiatives; another may be predisposed toward (or away from) involvement in a specific industry; still another may be most interested in receiving assurances about the competence of the enterprise's management team. Entrepreneurs preparing to make a pitch toward private investors should find out as much as possible about their audience's interests and investment philosophies beforehand.

Judicious Use of Visual Aids. When intelligently utilized, visual support can be most helpful in providing context and illustrating key points. Many investor presentation experts recommend using computerized visual aids in the form of a PowerPoint (or other software) presentation. As Joseph R. Bell stated in *Finding an Angel Investor in a Day*, "Many angel groups require a PowerPoint presentation. Even if your angels don't demand this, a PowerPoint presentation will make you look focused and professional." Bell recommends keeping the presentation to a maximum of twelve slides and making sure they cover key pieces of information, including:

- Company and product: a description of product or service, the competitive advantage a company offers, the size of the market, the potential growth, and the past successes of the management team
- Specific target customers: who they are, how they will be reached, and how they will be served by the product
- The competition: its market share, and any relevant product comparisions
- Business model: product distribution, intended pricing strategies, and how customers will be reached
- Financials: income and cash flow projections, amount of investment wanted, exit strategy and potential return for investors
- Timeline: the timeline expected to reach certain milestones

Visual aids should augment the presentation, not dominate it. PowerPoint slides can be a valuable tool in a presentation, but there are a number of potential pitfalls as well. Some people place so much importance on the visual component of their presentation that they flounder in situations where they have to deviate from their script. Others cram their visual aids so full of information that viewers are unable to digest it all, which merely triggers resentment or annoyance from potential investors. Always remember: a visually interesting presentation is a very good idea, but substance should **always** trump style.

Live Demonstrations. It may be tempting for an entrepreneur to make a live demonstration or his or her product as part of the total presentation package, but demonstrations have a pretty hefty downside. This is especially true of technology products, which can end up looking hopeless because of some minor glitch. "As people with sales experience will tell you, the customer has a picture in mind of what the product is and what it's supposed to do," wrote Evanson. "Any uncontrolled situation that distorts that image is ultimately counterproductive to closing the sale." Of course, there may be situations wherein the presenter is pointedly asked for a live demonstration by a potential investor. Not granting such a request may throw prospects for financial assistance in jeopardy as well, so entrepreneurs should be prepared to make such a demonstration if it seems necessary. Finally, there are certain categories of products (generally involving simpler, nontechnological designs) that can be demonstrated with less worry for a negative outcome because of a technical glitch. Presenters must judge for themselves the potential risks of a live demonstration.

Relevance and Length. Presentations that spend excessive amounts of time on relatively unimportant points are unlikely to attract investors. Instead, presentations should remain focused on the basic information that investors are likely to want to hear, such as company background, ownership/management background, key employees, product development, market opportunities, existing competition, present and future marketing plans, and financial analysis. The authors of Pitching Hacks: How To Pitch Startups To Investors, recommend limiting the presentation to 20 minutes with a maximum of ten slides, though other experts recommend a maximum of twelve slides and 30 minutes for the presentation. Whereas excessively long presentations can bore investors and unduly short ones can leave investors wondering if they are being told everything, presentations of 20-30 minutes can usually provide an adequate overview and leave sufficient time to answer investor questions. Whatever rule is followed, the presentation should be focused and relevant to the audience.

Communication Abilities. The element of presentation encompasses several different areas. First of all, the presenter should ideally be able to speak in an authoritative, confident, and smooth manner. Fairly or not, public speaking ability can make a profound difference in an entrepreneur's success in securing investors for his or her business or product. "There are a number of golden rules in making a presentation and plenty of speakers break them all," observed Sue Bryant in *Marketing*. "No eye contact. No pauses. Patronizing the audience by putting text on screen and reading it out loud. Writing a speech, failing to rehearse and reading it woodenly. Fumbling

with equipment and muttering: 'Now, how do I work this thing...'" Indeed, Bryant pointed out that excessive use of visual aids can often be traced to a presenter's discomfort with public speaking. Given the importance of a good delivery, an entrepreneur who is uncomfortable with speaking in public should consider investing in a course designed to help people with public speaking and presentation skills.

Presenters also need to make sure that the presentation itself is appropriately focused and understandable. Karen Kalish, author of *How to Give a Terrific Presentation*, stated that effective presentations have seven key organizational elements:

- Audience-grabbing opening
- Well-organized information (including examples, analogies, and anecdotes where appropriate)
- · Logical transitions
- Short sentences
- Understandable language
- Good closing
- · Appropriate responses to questions

Entrepreneurs are often intimately involved in the details of their products or services. This may lead to a tendency to drift off into a lengthy discussion of technical matters. The last thing that one wants is to bore prospective investors. Presenters should avoid lengthy explanations of relatively esoteric subjects. "Yes, the technical aspects of your company's product or service are important," wrote David R. Evanson and Art Beroff in *Entrepreneur*, "inasmuch as they deliver competitive advantages, open new markets or change the balance of power in an existing market but to investors, technology is not important in and of itself."

Honest Presentation. Presenting projected financial performance for a company or product is an important and delicate part of the investor presentation process. Entrepreneurs naturally want to put their prospects in a good light, but consultants warn that private investors are wary of overly optimistic numbers, and view misleading data in this area as a clear sign that they should withhold assistance. "With so many exciting opportunities in the marketplace, you've got to walk a very fine line between numbers that are exciting enough to attract investors and those that will turn them off because they're simply unrealistic," one successful business founder told *Entrepreneur*.

Question-and-Answer Sessions. Questions from investors are an inevitable part of investor presentations. Entrepreneurs who avoid answering certain questions, answer with rambling sermons in "tech-speak," or respond in an arrogant, "know it all" fashion are unlikely to make a favorable impression on their audience.

Follow-Up. Entrepreneurs should follow up with investors within a few days of the presentation, but they should be careful not to badger him or her with multiple queries. "When raising capital, particularly from individual investors, the old rule is that yes comes fast, and no takes forever," commented Evanson and Beroff. "Still, many investors test the mettle of the business owner by seeing how long it takes him or her to follow up. If it's not forthcoming, even for reasons of perceived courtesy, many investors get turned off. On the other side of the coin, calling every day doesn't work, either."

Finally, presenters should rehearse both the presentation and various responses to anticipated questions. Entrepreneurs seeking funding from private investors are competing with many others. They need to take full advantage of the limited time afforded during an investor presentation to convince the audience that their business strategy makes sense and that their management team is capable of successfully executing the plan.

SEE ALSO Business Plan.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Arthur, Audrey. "Keeping Up Public Appearances: Master the Fine Art of Public Speaking and Give a Great Presentation Every Time." *Black Enterprise*. July 1997.

Bell, Jospeh R. Finding an Angel Investor in a Day. Palo Alto, Calif.: The Planning Shop, 2007.

Bryant, Sue. "Speak for Yourself." *Marketing.* 31 October 1996. Casteel, Lynn E. "Tips from the Pros: Effective Investor Presentations." *Community Banker.* April 2004.

"Elements of a Great Speech." *Industry Week.* 17 February 1997. Evanson, David R. "Capital Pitches that Succeed." *Nation's Business.* May 1997.

Evanson, David R., and Art Beroff. "Perfect Pitch." *Entrepreneur*. March 1998.

Greer, John, and Francie Murphy. "Be Prepared When Making Multimedia Presentations." Los Angeles Business Journal. 22 September 1997.

Kalish, Karen. How to Give a Terrific Presentation. New York: AMACOM, 1997.

Venture Hacks. Pitching Hacks: How to Pitch Startups to Investors. Lulu, 2009.

Weissman, Jerry. *Presenting to Win: The Art of Telling Your Story.* Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Financial Times Press, 2008.

Weissman, Jerry. *The Power Presenter*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

INVESTOR RELATIONS AND REPORTING

Once a privately held company issues shares of stock to the public through an initial public offering (IPO), for example it incurs a number of new responsibilities related to investor relations and reporting requirements. Also known as "going public," an IPO transforms a business from a privately owned and operated entity into one that is owned by public stockholders. An IPO is a significant stage in the growth of many businesses, as it provides them with access to the public capital market and also increases their credibility and exposure. Becoming a public entity also involves significant changes for a business, including a substantial increase in both the number and complexity of the reports the company is legally required to file.

LEGAL REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

In 1934 the Securities Act was passed. This act provided for the establishment of the Security and Exchange Commission (SEC) as the agency authorized to oversee the act's provisions. The SEC regulates all publicly traded companies. SEC reporting requirements are extensive. In addition to the periodic reports known as 8A, 10K, and 10Q, public companies must issue annual reports, quarterly reports, proxy statements, and press releases in order to keep shareholders, financial analysts, and regulatory agencies informed of their actions.

All public companies are required to file SEC documents online through the Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval (EDGAR) system, which according to the SEC Web site "performs automated collection, validation, indexing, acceptance, and forwarding of submissions by companies and others who are required by law to file forms with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission." EDGAR forms, explanations, tutorials, and searches are available at www.sec.gov/edgar.shtml.

Form 8A. This is the main form for registering a stock issue with the SEC. It must be filed if the shares will be traded on a major stock exchange (NYSE, AMEX, or NASDAQ), if the firm will have more than 500 shareholders, or if it has more than \$3 million in assets. Companies that register their stock offerings using Form 8A must also file periodic reports until they no longer meet the aforementioned requirements. These updates are an important means of communication with shareholders, who use the information in making investment decisions.

Form 10K. All public companies are required to file Form 10K annually within 90 days of end of their fiscal year. This form requires disclosure of the company's

audited financial statements, a summary of operations, a description of the overall business and its physical property, identification of any subsidiaries or affiliates, disclosure of the revenues contributed by major products or departments, and information on the number of shareholders, the management team and their salaries, and the interests of management and shareholders in certain transactions. The idea of Form 10K is to update on an annual basis the information that the company provided for its initial filing.

Form 10Q. Another SEC required form is Form 10Q. This form must be filed within 45 days of the end of each of the first three quarters in a company's fiscal year. It includes audited financial statements with management discussion as well as details of any corporate events that had a significant impact on the company.

Form 8K. Another important reporting requirement is Form 8K, which discloses major changes in corporate control or assets due to such events as mergers, acquisitions, or bankruptcy. Several other types of filings are required for specific events, such as a significant increase or decrease in the amount of outstanding stock, or distributions to shareholders in the form of stock splits or dividends. In addition, public companies are required to inform stockholders of impending meetings or votes and send out proxy statements. Finally, insider trading laws require that public companies disclose any changes in the holdings of managers or directors who own more than 10 percent of the company's stock.

EVOLUTION OF SEC REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

The Fair Disclosure Regulation, enacted in 2000, stipulates that publicly traded companies broadly and publicly disseminate information instead of distributing it selectively to certain analysts or investors only. Companies are encouraged to use several means of information dissemination including news releases, Web sites or Web casts, and press releases.

In 2002 Congress passed the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, legislation enacted in the wake of serious allegations of accounting fraud and a string of bankruptcies of very high-profile, publicly traded companies. The act established stricter reporting requirements and increased the personal responsibility that both CEOs and CFOs must take on when signing corporate reports. Meeting the requirements of this law has increased the workload for publicly traded firms and the firms that do their auditing work. In particular, Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires that a company's annual report include an official write-up by management about the effectiveness of the

company's internal controls. The section also requires that outside auditors attest to management's report on internal controls. An external audit is required in order to attest to the management report.

Following the financial crisis of 2008, the SEC began reviewing changes to reporting requirements in order to increase the transparency of activities related to reporting companies' risk profile. In December 2009 the SEC adopted new rules that require disclosures about risk management policies. These new rules, which became effective in 2010, require a discussion of the company's compensation policies and practices as they relate to incentives for risk-taking, and a new disclosure about the role of the company's board in overseeing risk.

BEYOND SEC REQUIREMENTS

In addition to SEC reporting requirements, public companies also face the responsibility of maintaining good investor relations. Although it is not legally required, it is none-theless important for all companies to establish systems to deal with stockholders, financial analysts, the media, and the overall community. One of management's key responsibilities in addition to managing the business and overseeing all regulatory reporting requirements is to keep the investor's informed about company activities.

It is therefore vital that interested outsiders are presented with a complete and accurate picture of what is happening within the company. In some cases, this may entail obtaining the services of a public relations firm that specializes in investor relations. Such firms can guide newly public companies through the maze of information that they must disseminate. In addition, many smaller companies with limited resources will utilize the services of outside consultants who can help them meet their goal of providing full, accurate, and accessible information for disclosure to investors. Companies who decide to pursue this route should consider the following when selecting a consultant:

Reputation. References, qualifications, and experience of prospective investor relations firms should be closely examined.

Methodology. Consultants have different methodologies, strategies, and philosophies, and it is the small-business owner's obligation to research these variables and determine which firm is the best fit for his or her own company.

Compensation structure. Investor relations consultants maintain a wide array of compensation and billing structures. "Understand how the billing is done, how expenses are allocated, and what services the company will receive," counseled Michael Noonan in *Houston Business Journal*. "Clearly identify the terms and responsibility for each party and put the deal in writing." At the same time, companies

seeking assistance in this area need to undertake a frank appraisal of their own budgetary constraints.

SEE ALSO Financial Statements; SEC Disclosure Laws and Regulations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bloomenthal, Harold S., and Samuel Wolff. *Going Public Handbook, 2009 2010 edition*. Eagan, Minn.: West, 2009. Bragg, Steven. *Investor Relations: The Comprehensive Guide*. Accounting Tools, 2008.
- Cole, Benjamin Mark. *The New Investor Relations: Expert Perspectives on the State of the Art.* Princeton, N.J.: Bloomberg Press, 2003.
- "Fresh Strategies Are Needed for the New SEC Reporting Requirements." *Corporate Board*. March April 2003.
- Johnson, Joel C., and James E. Nicholson. "SEC Rules Prompt Greater Board Focus on Risk." *Faegre & Benson.* 30 December 2009. Available from: http://www.faegre.com/ showarticle.aspx?Show=10742. Retrieved March 26, 2010.
- MacAdam, Donald H. Startup to IPO. Bloomington, Ind.: Xlibris, 2004.
- Mirza, Patrick. "Some Companies Struggle to Meet SEC Reporting Requirements." *HRMagazine*. May 2004. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/legal/laws government regulations business/143667 1.html. Retrieved March 26, 2010.
- Noonan, Michael D. "Proper Investor Relations Plans May Require Outside Consultants." *Houston Business Journal*. 15 September 2000.
- U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Filing & Forms." Available from: http://www.sec.gov/edgar.shtml. Retrieved March 26, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

IRS AUDITS

Each year, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) conducts audits on individuals and businesses to ensure that they are in compliance with U.S. tax law. The percentage of people and businesses subject to these audits is relatively small, usually between 1 and 2 percent. For tax year 2008, the IRS audited approximately 1.5 percent of all tax returns. The rate for small businesses is slightly higher than for individuals, though in 2008, the percentage was only 2 percent.

However, audits in general have been on the rise in recent years. In 2009 the IRS performed more audits than any other year in the twenty-first century, and the IRS appears to be targeting more vigorously wealthier citizens and small businesses. In 2009 audits of people who earned \$200,000 or more increased by 11 percent, and audits of those making \$1 million or more increased

by 30 percent. In 2009 the chance of an audit for someone who earned \$1 million or more was 6.42 percent. Audits of small businesses are going up even as audits of large corporations are going down. According to a study done by the Transaction Records Access Clearinghouse at Syracuse University, "the smallest companies saw the taxman 41% more often in 2007 than in 2005, and companies with \$10 million to \$50 million in assets were 29% more likely to be investigated."

Many business analysts believe that smaller businesses in certain industries are at greater risk of being subjected to an audit because of historically higher levels of noncompliance in those industries, many of which are primarily composed of small firms. Home-based businesses that are characterized by cash-based transactions are particularly likely to undergo formal IRS review. Many business and tax experts, however, contend that small businesses that conduct their operations honestly and maintain good record-keeping practices should be able to weather an IRS audit without too much difficulty. Indeed, some small-business owners have been known to actually request an audit in instances where they have a dispute with the IRS over tax obligations.

When providing advice on IRS audits, tax advisors counsel small-business owners to adhere to the following guidelines:

- Be honest in business operations and in claiming deductions.
- If you prepare your own returns, be familiar with IRS rules regarding deductions and other tax matters; if not, make certain that you hire an accountant or tax advisor who is knowledgeable in these areas.
- Keep all receipts and maintain sound and thorough record-keeping practices.
- Keep expenses in line with industry norms.
- Make sure that the auditing agent is knowledgeable about the industry in which you operate.
- Be cooperative; promptly answer all communications from the IRS and make every effort to provide the auditing agent with all requested information.
- If you are unhappy with the results of an IRS audit, consider making a written appeal; the Internal Revenue Service maintains an independent division specifically designed to hear such appeals.

TAX FRAUD AND THE IRS

As the Internal Revenue Service goes about the annual routine of gathering and processing tax statements from businesses and individuals, one of the agency's principal responsibilities is to be on the lookout for cases of potential tax evasion or fraud. Business experts cite several primary scenarios that are likely to prompt further investigation:

- Accounting irregularities, such as discrepancies between amounts reported on various financial statements.
- Inadequate record keeping, such as missing or incomplete financial records.
- Failure to report all income.
- Improper claims for deductions (such as inflated claims of business costs).
- Allocation of income to related taxpayers, especially if the recipient pays lower taxes.

Although the IRS only audits a small percentage of tax returns, there are some areas in which audits are more likely. These include:

- People who are self-employed, particularly those who take deductions for home offices.
- People with overseas bank accounts.
- People who have sold a lot of stocks.
- People who take large deductions for charitable donations.
- People who earn a lot of money. As noted above, audits of wealthy taxpayers have been rising much faster than other categories.

Financial Status Audit. One of the primary means by which the IRS conducts audits is the financial status audit. Under this form of audit, the investigating agent compares the amount of income reported against the assets and lifestyle of the taxpayer. The visibility of this type of audit has fluctuated in recent years, however. In fact, the financial status audit became a lightning rod for criticism of the IRS in the mid-1990s, when the agency announced that it intended to provide increased training in this area in order to increase its use of this type of audit. Resistance to this focus was strong and immediate. Many accountants and the Association of Independent Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) were concerned about the intrusive nature of these audits and the intention of the IRS to perform them in large numbers. The adverse reaction to the IRS decision reached a culmination in 1998, when legislators took action to curb the use of this sort of audit. The legislation written, in part, to address financial status audits is the IRS Restructuring and Reform Act of 1998. This legislation placed limits on the use of financial status audits, although it did not put an end to them.

MARKET SEGMENT SPECIALIZATION PROGRAM (MSSP)

The Market Segment Specialization Program, established in 1992, is an IRS initiative designed to conduct and analyze in-depth studies and actual audits of industries with unique business practices. MSSP Audit Technique Guides aim to improve the auditing process by creating and distributing auditor training guides on these specific industries. These guides, which were originally developed for reference use by auditors and IRS revenue agents, can also be useful to businesses preparing for IRS audits or researching their tax liability. Each of the available guides, which cover industries ranging from air charter services and architectural firms to mortuaries and gas retailers, includes an overview of industry issues, outlines of the books and records that may be maintained for tax purposes, examination techniques, industry terminology, and highlights of the prevailing business practices in that industry.

SEE ALSO Record Retention; Tax Returns.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bearak, Michael. "Uncle Sam Steps Up Income Tax Audits." Digital Journal. 18 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.digitaljournal.com/article/287745. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- Daily, Frederick W. Stand Up to the IRS. 10th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- David, Theodore M. Dealing with the IRS: Laws, Forms, and Practice. 2d ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: American Law Institute, 2008.
- "How to Avoid an IRS Audit?" WorldwideWeb Tax. Available from: http://www.wwwebtax.com/audits/audit avoiding.htm. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- Internal Revenue Service. "2005 Data Book Details Rise in Audits." 17 March 2006. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=155371,00.html. Retrieved March 16, 2010.
- KattZeff, Paul. "IRS Steps Up Audits of Small Business; S Corps. In Cross Hairs; Uncle Sam Is Worried That Popular Structures Are Used as Tax Dodges." *Investor's Business Daily*. 15 August 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ISO 9000

ISO 9000 is a set of international standards of quality management created by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO). The ISO guidelines have become increasingly popular for large and small companies alike. In 2010 ISO standards fell under the ISO 9001:2008 revision of the original ISO 9000 specifications. Adherence is accomplished through an application

process for ISO 9000 certification in company standards for inspecting production processes, updating records, maintaining equipment, training employees and handling customer relations. "ISO is grounded on the 'conformance to specification' definition of quality," wrote Francis Buttle in the *International Journal of Quality and Reliability Management.* "The standards specify how management operations shall be conducted. ISO 9000's purpose is to ensure that suppliers design, create, and deliver products and services which meet predetermined standards; in other words, its goal is to prevent non-conformity." Used by both manufacturing and service firms, ISO 9001 standards had been adopted by 176 countries by the end of 2008.

This quality standard was first introduced in 1987 by the ISO in hopes of establishing an international definition of the essential characteristics and language of a quality system for all businesses, irrespective of industry or geographic location. Initially, it was used almost exclusively by large companies, but by the mid-1990s, increasing numbers of small and mid-sized companies had embraced ISO 9000 as well. In fact, small and moderate-sized companies account for much of the growth in ISO 9000 registration over the past several years. Revisions of the ISO standards occur periodically. In December 2003 a revised standard replaced the 1994 edition of the ISO 9000. The new standard was referred to as ISO 9001:2000. The next revised ISO standard was the ISO 9001:2008. Some will still refer to the ISO standards as the ISO 9000, but generally the 9000 number is simply a reference point for the family of standards that all fall under the umbrella of quality management guidelines set forth by the International Organization for Standardization. Revisions of the ISO standards occur periodically to meet the changing global marketplace.

THE ISO 9001:2000 STANDARDS STILL IN PLAY

While the ISO 9001:2008 is the current standard to maintain ISO certification, some of the regulations within ISO 9001:2000 are still valid as they were not updated in the 2008 revision. The ISO 9001:2000 standards include several major categories that small, medium, and large enterprises of any kind must adhere to if they want to keep their ISO certification. Some of these categories are considered "introductory" in nature while others are more complex and may take more time for a company to understand and adhere to.

The increased involvement of small and mid-sized firms in seeking ISO 9000 registration is generally attributed to several factors. Many small businesses have decided to seek ISO 9000 certification because of their corporate customers, who began to insist on it as a method of ensuring that their suppliers were paying adequate attention to

quality. Other small-business owners, meanwhile, have pursued ISO 9000 certification in order to increase their chances of securing new business or simply as a means of improving the quality of their processes. "The pressure for companies to become ISO 9000-certified is absolutely increasing and will continue to increase," predicted one management consultant in an interview with *Nation's Business*. "The question many smaller companies have to ask is when, not if, they [will] get ISO 9000-registered."

ELEMENTS OF ISO 9000 QUALITY MANAGEMENT SYSTEMS

The standards of ISO 9000 detail twenty requirements for an organization's quality management system in the following areas:

- Management Responsibility
- · Quality System
- Order Entry
- Design Control
- · Document and Data Control
- Purchasing
- Control of Customer Supplied Products
- Product Identification and Tractability
- Process Control
- Inspection and Testing
- Control of Inspection, Measuring, and Test Equipment
- Inspection and Test Status
- Control of Nonconforming Products
- Corrective and Preventive Action
- Handling, Storage, Packaging, and Delivery
- · Control of Quality Records
- · Internal Quality Audits
- Training
- Servicing
- Statistical Techniques

MODELS OF ISO 9000

The ISO 9000 quality standards were broken into three model sets ISO 9001, ISO 9002, and ISO 9003. Each of these models, noted *Industrial Management* contributors Stanislav Karapetrovic, Divakar Rajamani, and Walter Willborn, "stipulate a number of requirements on which an organization's quality system can be assessed by an external party (registrar)" in accordance with the

ISO's quality system audits standard. "A quality system," they added, "involves organizational structure, processes, and documented procedures constituted towards achieving quality objectives."

In the late 2003 revision of the ISO 9000 these three standards were combined into a single ISO 9001:2000, which made ISO 9002 and 9003 obsolete. The new standard was published in 2000 and companies migrated to the new standards during the first three years of the twenty-first century. Organizations and companies that were certified under the older ISO 9000, ISO 9001, ISO 9002, and ISO 9003 systems were required to take steps to transfer or upgrade their certification to the new standard. An organization was required to demonstrate to an accredited registration body that its quality management system met the requirements of the new ISO 9001:2000.

ADVANTAGES OF ISO 9000 SYSTEM

The advantages associated with the ISO 9000 certification system are numerous, as both business analysts and business owners will attest. These benefits, which can impact nearly all corners of a company, range from increased stature to bottom-line operational savings. They include:

- Increased marketability. Nearly all observers agree that ISO 9000 registration provides businesses with markedly heightened credibility with current and prospective clients alike. Basically, it proves that the company is dedicated to providing quality to its customers, which is no small advantage whether the company is negotiating with a long-time customer or endeavoring to pry a potentially lucrative customer away from a competitor. This benefit manifests itself not only in increased customer retention, but also in increased customer acquisition and heightened ability to enter into new markets; indeed, ISO 9000 registration has been cited as being of particular value for small and mid-sized businesses hoping to establish a presence in international markets.
- Reduced operational expenses. Sometimes lost in the many discussions of ISO 9000's public relations cache is the fact that the rigorous registration process often exposes significant shortcomings in various operational areas. When these problems are brought to light, the company can take the appropriate steps to improve its processes. These improved efficiencies can help companies garner savings in both time and money. "The cost of scrap, rework, returns, and the employee time spent analyzing and troubleshooting various products are all considerably reduced by initiating the discipline of ISO 9000," confirmed Richard B. Wright in *Industrial Distribution*.

- Better management control. The ISO 9000 registration process requires so much documentation and self-assessment that many businesses that undergo its rigors cite increased understanding of the company's overall direction and processes as a significant benefit.
- Increased customer satisfaction. Since the ISO 9000 certification process almost inevitably uncovers areas in which final product quality can be improved, such efforts often bring about higher levels of customer satisfaction. In addition, by seeking and securing ISO 9000 certification, companies can provide their clients with the opportunity to tout their suppliers' dedication to quality in their own business dealings.
- Improved internal communication. The ISO 9000 certification process's emphasis on self-analysis and operations management issues encourages various internal areas or departments of companies to interact with one another in hopes of gaining a more complete understanding of the needs and desires of their internal customers.
- Improved customer service. The process of securing ISO 9000 registration often serves to refocus company priorities on pleasing its customers in all respects, including customer service areas. It also helps heighten awareness of quality issues among employees.
- Reduction of product-liability risks. Many business experts contend that companies that achieve ISO 9000 certification are less likely to be hit with product liability lawsuits because of the quality of their processes.
- Attractiveness to investors. Business consultants and small-business owners alike agree that ISO-9000 certification can be a potent tool in securing funding from venture capital firms.

DISADVANTAGES OF ISO 9000 SYSTEM

Despite the many advantages associated with ISO 9000, however, business owners and consultants caution companies to research the rigorous certification process before committing resources to it. Following is a list of potential hurdles for entrepreneurs to study before committing to an initiative to gain ISO 9000 certification:

 Owners and managers do not have an adequate understanding of the ISO 9000 certification process or of the quality standards themselves. Some business owners have been known to direct their company's resources toward ISO 9000 registration, only to find that their incomplete understanding of the process and its requirements results in wasted time and effort.

- Funding for establishing the quality system is inadequate. Critics of ISO 9000 contend that achieving certification can be a very costly process, especially for smaller firms.
- Heavy emphasis on documentation. The ISO 9000 certification process relies heavily on documentation of internal operating procedures in many areas, and as Meyer stated, "many say ISO's exacting documentation requirements gobble up time. Indeed, there are horror stories about companies losing substantial business because a documentation obsession redirected their priorities." According to *Nation's Business*. Small-business owners need to find an appropriate balance between ISO documentation requirements and attending to the fundamental business of running a company: "Strike a balance among obsessively writing down every employee's task, offering training for the work, and letting common sense dictate how a task is to be performed."
- Length of the process. Business executives and owners familiar with the ISO 9000 registration process warn that it takes many months to complete.

ISO 9001:2008 INTERNAL AUDIT STANDARDS

In the ISO 9001:2008 revision of ISO 9001 standards, regulations and how well they are enforced involves the practice of internal audits. According to the 2009 book *ISO 9001:2008 Internal Audits Made Easy* by Anne W. Phillips, internal auditors should practice their trade just as an external auditor would. Acting in a less rigid manner can lead to a relaxed practice of ISO standards which will only cause problems if an external auditor comes along. To keep ISO certification, internal auditors must not be lenient when observing and reporting about how well the ISO standards are being practiced within a firm.

Phillips wrote, "&internal auditors implement a practical internal audit process that meets the requirements of ISO 9001:2008 while adding significant, measureable value to the organization's bottom line." Essentially, the job of an ISO internal auditor is not unlike the job of a financial auditor. The role includes making sure that best practices are being followed, that the regulations are being followed, and that every effort is being made to ensure employee performance is above board.

ISO 9004:2009

According to the American Society for Quality (ASQ), the next generation ISO standard, 9004:2009, is a set of

guidelines to help sustain the overall productivity and success of a small, medium, or large business. ASQ notes that in terms of quality management techniques and procedures, ISO 9004:2009 has a broader spectrum of methods and regulations to maintain and improve a company's performance. According to the 2009 book ISO 9000 Quality Systems Handbook, by David Hoyle, ISO 9004:2009 is the evolution of the ISO 9000 family of procedures and standards. 9004:2009 focuses more on the process of quality management than the individual procedures that make it possible. Hoyle notes, "ISO 9004:2009 goes further and creates a cycle of sustained success, driven from a mission and vision that is influenced by stakeholder needs and expectations through an extended system of managed processes to produce results that satisfy all stakeholders."

The constant revision and updating of ISO standards is essential to the continued success of small businesses that value ISO certification. Customer satisfaction is the desired result of quality management. ISO 9004:2009 is the natural progression in ISO standards that make product improvement and internal business procedures continue to measure up to the goal of customer satisfaction.

SELECTING A LEADER FOR THE ISO 9000 REGISTRATION PROCESS

ISO 9000 experts and businesses that have gone through the rigorous process of certification agree that businesses that appoint someone to guide the process are much more likely to be able to undergo the process in a healthy, productive manner than are firms that have murky reporting relationships. Hiring an outside consultant is one option for businesses. "An ISO 9000 advisor could give you a rough sketch of the registration process and help you get started," stated *Nation's Business*. "Or the consultant could counsel you through the entire process, writing the company's quality policy statement and even specific operating procedures." In addition, firms should hire an ISO-9000 registrar with a background in their industry, legitimacy with international customers, and knowledge of small business issues.

Some small firms choose to appoint an employee as their ISO 9000 representative rather than hire an outside consultant. Many companies have done this successfully, but small-business owners should take great care in making this decision. "The ISO 9000 representative [should be] a person who encompasses a genuine and passionate commitment to quality and success, knowledge of processes and systems within the company, and power to influence employees at all levels," wrote Karapetrovic, Rajamani, and Willborn. "He should be familiar with the standards. If this is not the case, there are ample training opportunities available to acquire sufficient expertise." It may also be

beneficial for this person to have education in the field of quality management and best practices.

For more information on ISO 9000 registration, small-business owners can contact several organizations. One organization that offers help with ISO 9000 registrations is the American Society for Quality, located at 600 North Plankinton Avenue, Milwaukee, WI 53203. They can be reached by telephone at 800-248-1946, and online at www.asq.org. Another such organization is the American National Standards Institute, located at 1819 L Street, NW, Washington DC 20036. They can be reached by phone at 202-293-8020, and online at www.ansi.org. Business owners can stay updated on ISO news and changes in standards by visiting www.iso.org and clicking on the "News and Media" tab.

SEE ALSO Quality Control; Total Quality Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- American Society for Quality. "ANSI/ISO/ASQ Q9004 2009: Managing for the Sustained Success of an Organization A Quality Management Approach." ASQ.org. March 2010. Available from: http://www.asq.org/iso9004/.
- Buttle, Francis. "ISO 9000: Marketing Motivations and Benefits." *International Journal of Quality and Reliability Management.* July 1997.
- Hoyle, David. ISO 9000 Quality Systems Handbook. 6th ed. Burlington, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2009.
- "ISO 9000 Certifications Expire." *Business and the Environment*. February 2004.

- "ISO Certification for Hospitals." *BioMedME.com.* 1 March 2010. Available from: http://biomedme.com/general/iso certification for hospitals 7152.html.
- Kanji, G. K. "An Innovative Approach to Make ISO 9000 Standards More Effective." *Total Quality Management*. February 1998.
- Karapetrovic, Stanislav, Divakar Rajamani, and Walter Willborn. "ISO 9000 for Small Business: Do It Yourself." *Industrial Management*. May June 1997.
- International Organization for Standardization. "Latest ISO Survey Reveals Sharp Rise in Use of Standards for Food Safety and Information Security." *ISO.org.* 7 December 2009. Available from: http://www.iso.org/iso/pressrelease.htm? refid=Ref1274.
- Meyer, Harvey R. "Small Firms Flock to Quality System." Nation's Business. March 1998.
- Peach, Robert. *The ISO 9000 Handbook.* Fairfax, Va.: QSU Publishing, 2002.
- Phillips, Anne W. ISO 9001:2008 Internal Audits Made Easy. Milwaukee, Wis.: Quality Press, 2009.
- Simmons, Bret L., and Margaret A. White. "The Relationship between ISO 9000 and Business Performance: Does Registration Really Matter?" *Journal of Managerial Issues*. Fall 1999.
- Van der Wiele, Tom, et al. "ISO 9000 Series and Excellence Models: Fad to Fashion to Fit." Journal of General Management. Spring 2000.
- Wilson, L. A. "Eight Step Process to Successful ISO 9000 Implementation: A Quality Management System Approach." Quality Progress. January 1996.
- Wright, Richard B. "Why We Need ISO 9000." Industrial Distribution. January 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

J

JOB DESCRIPTION

A job description is the official written account of an employment position. It is a structured and factual statement of a job's functions and objectives, and should give the boundaries of the position holder's authority. This account usually lists the typical tasks to be performed by the position holder, the training, education, and experience required to do the work, and it includes a description of the essential functions to be performed. Job descriptions also include information about salary ranges and any benefits that are offered to employees in the position. In many cases, a job description also outlines how the position fits into a larger organizational whole. The term "job specification" is often used as a synonym for job description.

Recruiters, online headhunters such as Creative Circle, and personnel managers rely on clear and concise job descriptions to streamline the application and interviewing process and to judge work performance after a person has been hired. Job descriptions and specifications usually include, in addition to the basic items listed above, details about:

- The position's travel obligations, including national, international, and any telecommuting
- Normal work schedule, including any potential flex time arrangements or work from virtual office
- Physical location where duties will be carried out, including a brick-and-mortar main office, home office, or mobile office
- Union status, if any

- Supervisory relationships
- Bonuses that may be earned and how they may be earned

In essence, effective job descriptions let employees know what is expected of them. If a person is to perform her assigned task, she needs to know what it is, how to do it, and how to measure the results. All of these directives should be discernable from the job description.

Job descriptions can be useful in organizing and assessing the work being done at all levels of an organization. They are not useful only in the recruiting process. As the authors of a Chartered Management Institute article explain, apart from giving the job holder and immediate line manager a clear overall view of a position, job descriptions can serve as the basis upon which to carry out performance appraisals and job evaluations. They can also help to identify any duplication or absence of particular functions or activities within an organization.

JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPANY CULTURE

The level of detail utilized in the creation of job descriptions and the monitoring of employee execution of the duties articulated therein can vary tremendously from organization to organization. A multinational corporation, for example, may have job descriptions that are far more formal and detailed in their contents than those used by a small local business. Companies in different industries tend to approach the issue of job descriptions differently as well (tool and die manufacturers, for example, are more likely to institute job definitions for various positions than are fishing charter

services). And, finally, some business owners and management teams simply institute and nourish different company cultures that may have dramatically different conceptions of job descriptions and their utility. For example, companies that operate in a flexible working environment, one in which employee roles are fluid and expectations change, may find the quest to define various job parameters to be daunting. The essence of the problem is how to reconcile clear directives with flexible work systems. One approach to solving this problem is for a manager to write a theoretical job description for how he or she sees the work being done. Then, those involved in actually doing this work can edit the description as needed in order to fine tune the description to the realities of the work environment.

In a company setting where job descriptions are not available, disaster can be the result. Employees may be overlapping efforts without knowing it, or conversely, important tasks may be overlooked because one employee thought it was the job of another employee. In a global market structure in which contractors are often working from home, a business owner or manager must give workers precise definitions of what their tasks and responsibilities include.

Even though they are important, job descriptions are often thought of as necessary for only the lower-level people within the organization. Managerial positions usually come with what are called 'mission statements' and while this sounds very good, mission statements made a very poor gauge against which to measure anything because they tend to be abstract definitions of what the overall company goal is rather than a list of executable steps or responsibilities. Most human resource experts suggest that all positions within a company should include a job description. These documents can help business enterprises maintain their focus at all job levels, including top management and ownership positions. Owners of family establishments or very small business enterprises, meanwhile, may simply decide that formal job descriptions are unnecessary. Ultimately, each small-business owner needs to consider the unique aspects of his or her own business situation when deciding how to define and monitor the responsibilities of each work position.

JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND PERFORMANCE APPRAISALS

The many advantages of having formal job descriptions for all positions within a company should not blind business owners to the need for consistency between what is stated in a job description and what is stated in the personnel policies of the company. The existence, for example, in a job description of details about how overtime pay will be handled must mirror the overtime descriptions in the personnel policy if a company is to avoid the potential for legal troubles.

Performance Reviews. Annual or semiannual performance reviews are fixtures in most establishments, and they are useful to both employee and employer for many reasons. But employers should know that they can also run into trouble if they give employees poor marks for their work on tasks that are not delineated in their official job description. A company may be at legal risk if it holds employees responsible for work that has not been defined in writing. This problem is most likely to crop up in situations where a reorganization or attrition has prompted a reallocation of responsibilities within the organization. Of course, bestowing praise on an individual who takes on responsibilities not mentioned within his or her job description is unlikely to have unwanted repercussions. The key is to avoid linking negative outcomes (such as discipline or denial of a raise) to duties that are not included on the job description or to unduly focus on those duties at the expense of those responsibilities that are specifically mentioned.

According to the 2010 article, Why Managers Delay Employee Appraisal, by Reylito Elbo, "The annual performance appraisal is a universal issue found in many organizational calendars. Line managers often consider it a stressful and an unwelcome task. That's why they respond with the bad habit of procrastination, if not avoidance." This is especially an issue in small to medium-sized businesses where rules and regulations surrounding the employee review process may be very lax or not delineated at all. Elbo added that software programs that make the employee evaluation process easier are simply not applied as often as they could be. Therefore, an appraisal of an employee that could take just a few minutes out of a manager's day becomes a disorganized and not properly thought out process. Managers and business owners often view performance reviews as their last priority. Hesitating or putting off employee evaluations can cause a great deal of frustration for employees who know they deserve an evaluation and also a raise in compensation.

Overtime. As most employers are aware, federal law differentiates between employees who are owed overtime pay (nonexempt employees) and those who are not owed overtime pay (exempt employees). Exempt positions are excluded from minimum wage, overtime regulations, and other rights and protections afforded under the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA). Employers must pay a salary rather than an hourly wage for a position for it to be exempt. Nonexempt positions are those that are not exempt from FLSA requirements. Employees who fall within this category must be paid at least the federal minimum wage for each hour worked and are paid overtime pay of not less than one and a half times their hourly rate for any hours worked beyond 40 each week.

What many employers do not know is that overtime liability can be linked to an employee's duties as they are described in his or her job description, not according to what tasks the employee actually performs. For example, suppose an owner decides that one of her managers' should occupy

an office closer to the production department. If that manager comes in to pack or move boxes over the weekend, the employer may be liable for overtime even if the employee is exempt because packing and moving are not part of the employee's usual job activities. This principle applies to any tasks not normally performed by the employee, or to tasks that are not directly related to his or her normal job. The important issue to consider is not whether the activity is a one-time event, but whether the task relates to the employee's usual job duties.

Employee Dismissals. Small-business owners who decide to terminate an employee for poor performance have to make sure that they are doing so because of their dissatisfaction with the employee's work on tasks that are discussed in the job description. Otherwise, the employee may have some legal basis upon which to challenge the dismissal.

While dismissals in the workplace will never be a thing of the past, Paul Falcone, in his 2010 book 101 Sample Write-Ups for Documenting Employee Performance Problems: A Guide to Progressive Discipline & Termination, advocates a new type of employee-employer relationship that might reduce the need for dismissals. Noting that traditional ideas of discipline are mostly negative and one-sided, Falcone introduces the idea of progressive discipline. He writes, "Progressive discipline is a means of communicating problem issues directly and in a timely fashion so that employees can involve themselves in the problem-solving process. However, proper communication both verbal and written is difficult to accomplish without a framework for structuring your thoughts and sharing your suggestions with your employees." To solve the problem, Falcone discusses a number of frameworks that help open employer-to-employee discussions that are mutually beneficial. Everything from absenteeism to drug use, violations in dress code, tardiness, co-worker tensions, and a number of other topics can be broached in a more positive manner. Falcone and other experts in management contend that a positive approach goes much further with workers than the tired fingerwagging of generations past.

USING AND MAINTAINING JOB DESCRIPTIONS

Job descriptions can be valuable business resources when used correctly. But many companies do not take full advantage of these documents, either because they are ignorant of their possibilities or because of company-wide perceptions that they are of limited use. There are several factors that can limit the effectiveness of these documents:

- Managers unfamiliar with the purpose and usage of job descriptions.
- Vague, inaccurate, outdated, or incomplete job descriptions.

- Managers not motivated to utilize job descriptions.
- Job descriptions arranged in a format that is not standardized or friendly to managers or employees.
- Job in question "escapes definition" because of fluidity, variety of tasks.

Entrepreneurs and managers, then, need to attend to all of these potential pitfalls when creating job descriptions for their workforce. In addition, human resource management experts hasten to point out that job descriptions are only effective if they are subject to continuous review and revision.

- 1. Continuous updating. Each employee's job description should be amended as his or her duties change. One commonly overlooked aspect of this requirement is that employers should react quickly when an employee quits or is terminated. In such instances, each task formerly carried out by the ex-employee should be formally reassigned in writing to another person's job description.
- Proper classification. Employers who remain cognizant of job descriptions and classifications when assigning various tasks are far less likely to get tripped up on overtime hassless than businesses that are careless about such issues.
- 3. Communication. In addition to regularly scheduled performance reviews, employers should make sure that employees who find their duties and responsibilities undergoing change have the opportunity to ask questions and even raise objections.

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring; Human Resource Management; Organizational Chart.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ballenstedt, Brittany. "Gen Y: Beliefs vs. Realities." Wired Workplace. 19 February 2010. Available from: http://wiredworkplace.next gov.com/2010/02/gen y beliefs vs realities.php?oref=latest posts.

Bernhardt, Annette, Heather Boushey, Laura Dresser, and Chris Tilly. Confronting the Gloves Off Economy: America's Broken Labor Standards and How to Fix Them. Los Angeles: UCLA Publications, 2009.

Chartered Management Institute. "Preparing and Using Job Descriptions." In *Chartered Management Institute: Checklists: Small Business.* London: Chartered Management Institute, October 2005.

Elbo, Reylito A. H. "Why Managers Delay Employee Appraisal." *Business World.* 25 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bworldonline.com/main/content.php?id=6819.

Falcone, Paul. 101 Sample Write Ups for Documenting Employee Performance Problems: A Guide to Progressive Discipline & Termination. 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2010.

Holt, Ted. "Job Descriptions: Underused and Underappreciated." *IT Jungle.* 10 March 2010. Available from: http://www.itjungle.com/fhg/fhg031010 story02.html.

Kleiman, Carol. "Job Descriptions Too Often Fail Seeker and Hirer." *Chicago Tribune.* 24 January 2006.

"Reality Doesn't Have a Job Description." Workforce. December 1999.

Sutton, Gart. "Job Descriptions Keep Employees Focused." Powersports Business. 15 August 2005.

Willis, Ron. "Job Descriptions." Masonry Construction. November December 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

JOB SHARING

Job sharing is a flexible work option in which two or possibly more employees share a single job. For example, one person may work in a certain position Monday and Tuesday, and a second person may occupy that same position Thursday and Friday. The two people may both work on Wednesday and use that time to update each other on the current status of the various projects on which they collaborate. A variety of other arrangements are possible as well. Job sharing is particularly popular among employers when overhead is high or when part-time workers are desirable because they do not require benefits. Job sharing can also be an alternative to laying employees off when consumer activity drops due to economic downturn, such as what happened in the United States in 2008 and 2009.

Job sharing is a somewhat controversial alternative to telecommuting, flexible working hours, compressed work weeks, and other arrangements used by businesses to offer their employees more flexibility in terms of work schedules without increasing costs and while maintaining productivity. Job sharing is an option for employees who wish to work somewhat shorter hours. In many cases, a job sharing position does require that the individuals involved are willing to be contacted during the work week even on days they do not work so that questions may be answered and the coordination between the two or more individuals sharing a position is maximized. While this would have been more difficult in decades past, with the advent of handheld devices that offer e-mail availability and the option to text co-workers and clients easily, job sharing may be the best alternative for many working professionals who need a flexible work option.

Job sharing offers small businesses a chance to retain valued employees who are either approaching retirement or starting families and would consider leaving if more flexible options were not made available. Job sharing can also help eliminate the need to train new employees if a valued employee were to leave the company. Job sharing can seem intimidating to managers, who may fear that it could lead to confusion, more paperwork, and a host of other hassles. If a

proper plan is in place and each job sharer is held accountable for his or her duties, however, these issues can be avoided.

PLANNING A JOB SHARING POSITION

In order for a job-sharing program to succeed, a solid plan must be put in place to ensure that the work gets done properly. Managers must pay close attention to how the system is working. Solid communication between work partners and management, as well as other employees who are not in the job-sharing program, is a must. Done properly, job sharing can lead to a high level of productivity, perhaps even higher than the level contributed by a single, traditional employee.

The first step in implementing a job-sharing program is to decide whether the job can be shared and if there are likely candidates to share it. Most often, these candidates already exist within the company, although potential job sharers can be recruited from the outside workforce. Jobs with clearly defined individual tasks are the best to consider for job sharing. More complex jobs are less suitable for a job-sharing arrangement. Above all, management has to be committed to the job-sharing program, as do the employees who are participating in it.

Several specific issues should be dealt with in advance of starting a job-sharing program. These include:

- Clarifying how the salary for a position will be divided between the job sharers and how the hours will be covered.
- Determining how vacation and sick days will be divided between the participants.
- Establishing a division of employment benefits that provide both parties some coverage but does not cost the company twice what it would bear for a single employee. Many small businesses accomplish this by offering flex insurance or child care plans in which employees also have a stake in the kind of investment they make with regard to their own benefits.
- Ironing out the details about who will have responsibility for what elements of the work.
- Defining how employment evaluation will be handled in advance so that the job sharers know how much of their evaluation will be based on the work product of the other job sharer. If the business owner or manager is using employee evaluation software, he or she will need to make sure that the program is set up to understand which employees share jobs and how parameters might be different for them.

Because of the need to work very closely with one another, job sharers should have a hand in deciding with whom they wish to share a job. According to the Managing Benefits Plans article, "Job Sharing: One Way to Hold on to Valued Employees," "Job sharers should find their own partners. It is up to the prospective job sharer, not the employer, to find a coworker who wants to share a job." The article goes on to explain that employers will need to be involved in this decision so that they can make sure that the job partners are at the same career level and are compatible. Finally, the job-sharing situation must benefit the company as well as the employees involved.

JOB SHARING AND EMPLOYEES

It is important to find partners in a job-sharing position that have work styles, habits, preferences, quality standards, and communications skills that are compatible and closely matched. Many times, it can be advantageous if the employees select their own partners to ensure that these conditions are met. Most often it is important for employers to find job-sharing partners with comparable skill levels, but there are still possible benefits if they do not. For instance, a more experienced worker can train an up-and-coming employee in a job-sharing situation. When this happens, the employer can cut back on the time and money it would normally take to train the new employee, while also paying him or her a lower salary than the veteran worker during this time.

Employees who participate in job sharing divide their responsibilities in several different ways. They can share the job evenly or separate it into individual tasks that better suit each individual. If the job has unrelated tasks, those can also be divided. The work week can be split in half and shifts can be alternated so one employee works 3 days one week and 2 days the next. Job sharing employees must be able to coordinate their schedules to make sure someone is always on the job when they are required to be. If time of day is not important to the workload, job sharing may be best divided with people who have the number of hours to work that best match one another, rather than by a given Monday through Friday, 9 to 5 schedule. This also works well for global companies who may be offering job sharing from one time zone to another.

THE ADVANTAGES OF JOB SHARING

The job-sharing arrangement allows employees to work part-time in order to spend more time with their families, attend school, or pursue other personal interests. New mothers find that it is a way to continue their careers while not having to deal with the stress and guilt that comes with putting their child in full-time day care. Experienced senior workers who wish to cut back a bit while still continuing their careers also benefit from job sharing, as do employees who wish to pursue more than one career opportunity at the same time. In addition, job-sharing employees often find that this type of arrangement helps them to cut down on work-related stress and burnout.

Despite its often intimidating nature and the possibility for confusion, job sharing can also be advantageous and desirable to small-business owners and managers. First, there is the simple theory that two or more individual employees can bring a greater variety of abilities to the job than a single employee can. In some instances, job sharing can also lead to extended work days and therefore more productivity without having to pay employees overtime. Employers can also ask job sharers to work more during busy times, therefore eliminating the hassles of having to hire and train temporary employees.

Keeping employees happy can be as much for the company as it is for the employee. In the "Benefits to Organizations," portion of the *Catalyst.org* survey update of 2009, "66% of employees at organizations with high levels of flexibility report high levels of job engagement and commitment, compared to 56% of employees at organizations with low levels of flexibility," and, "67% of employees at organizations with high levels of flexibility report high levels of job satisfaction, compared to 23% of employees at organizations with low levels."

HOW TO KEEP A SHARED JOB RUNNING SMOOTHLY

Employees who share a job have an arsenal of resources at their disposal to communicate with each other and ensure that the job is getting done. These resources include e-mail, phone, text, Twitter, iReport, instant messaging, faxes, checklists, daily logs, and online spreadsheets.

It is probably in the best interest of small-business owners to conduct performance reviews of employees involved in a job-sharing program to ensure that things are going smoothly. These reviews can either be individual evaluations of each worker or take the form of a team review. If one person is carrying the weight of the team and the other is not doing his or her fair share, it is up to management to decide if this is just an isolated problem with that particular team or if the job-sharing program is just not a successful one for their business.

If a meeting that is pertinent to the job comes up, the employees and management must decide if both employees should attend or just one. It often helps if the job-sharing employees who work on the same days are able to overlap their schedules in order to interact and keep things running as smoothly as possible.

Benefits for employees who participate in job sharing can be handled in a variety of different ways. Full or partial benefits can be given to the job sharer according to the specific situation. Benefits such as insurance and pension plans are easier to negotiate and are often prorated. Vacation time, personal and sick days, and even salary can also be prorated to the amount of time each employee spends on the job. As stated above, these issues

should all be decided upon and agreed to by all parties before the job-sharing program is implemented. A guide or formal contract is suggested to make sure everyone involved understands these issues. Usually job sharing results in a slight increase in benefit costs, mainly in covered statutory benefits like Social Security and employment taxes. Small-business owners must decide if the assumed increase in productivity is enough to offset these costs. Since job sharers work fewer hours then do typical employees, overtime pay is rarely an issue in these types of situations.

SEE ALSO Flexible Work Arrangements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Arndt, Michael. "The Family That Flips Together..." Business Week. 17 April 2006.

Brake, Terence. Where in the World is My Team: Making a Success of Your Virtual Global Workplace. Hoboken, N.J.: Jossey Bass, 2009.

Hirschman, Carolyn. "Share and Share Alike: Job Sharing Can Boost Productivity and Help Retain Vital Workers, but It Can't Work Effectively without Help from HR." HRMagazine. September 2005.

Lillis, Mike. "Economists Push for Federal Job Sharing Program." *Minnesota Independent.* 25 February 2010. Available from: http://minnesotaindependent.com/55725/economists push for federal job sharing program.

"Job Sharing: One Way to Hold on to Valued Employees." *Managing Benefits Plans.* January 2006.

Katepoo, Pat. "Job Sharing: How and When to Find a Job Share Partner." Job Sharing Proposal Package. Kaneohe, Hawaii: Work Options, 2010.

"Work Life: Prevalence, Utilization, and Benefits." *Catalyst.org.* March, 2009. Available from: http://www.catalyst.org/publication/238/work life prevalence utilization and benefits.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

JOB SHOP

A job shop is a type of manufacturing process in which small batches of a variety of custom products are made. In the job shop process flow, most of the products produced require a unique set-up and sequencing of process steps. Job shops are usually businesses that perform custom parts manufacturing for other businesses. However, examples of job shops include a wide range of businesses a machine tool shop, a machining center, a paint shop, a commercial printing shop, and other manufacturers that make custom products in small lot sizes. These businesses deal in customization and relatively small production runs, not volume and standardization. Because the volume is low, a high

premium is placed on quality, which often means qualified personnel and sophisticated technology.

CHARACTERISTICS OF A JOB SHOP

Characteristics of a job shop include layout, routing, employees, information, and scheduling.

Layout. In the job shop, similar equipment or functions are grouped together, such as all drill presses in one area and grinding machines in another in a process layout. The layout is designed to minimize material handling, cost, and work in process inventories. Job shops use general purpose equipment rather than specialty, dedicated product-specific equipment. Digital numerically controlled equipment is often used to give job shops the flexibility to change set-ups on the various machines very quickly. Because economies of scale are usually not a part of a job shop's competitive edge, they compete on factors other than price. They compete on quality, speed of product delivery, customization, and new product introduction.

Routing. When an order arrives in the job shop, the part being worked on travels throughout the various areas according to a sequence of operations. Not all jobs will use every machine in the plant. Jobs often travel in a jumbled routing and may return to the same machine for processing several times. This type of layout is also seen in services like department stores or hospitals, where areas are dedicated to one particular product (men's clothing) or one type of service (maternity ward).

Employees. Employees in a job shop are typically highly skilled craft employees who can operate several different classes of machinery. These workers are paid higher wages for their skill levels. Due to their high skill level, job shop employees need less supervision. Workers may be paid a standard hourly wage or by an incentive system. The role of management is to bid on jobs and to establish prices for customer orders. The key activity in a job shop is processing information.

Information. Information is the most critical aspect of a job shop. Information is needed to quote a price, bid on a job, route an order through the shop, and specify the exact work to be done. Information begins with quoting, then a job sheet and blueprint are prepared before the job is released to the floor. Once on the production floor, employees complete job sheets and time cards for labor cost calculations and to update records for quoting future jobs when variances are present. Unless the job shop is very traditional, much of this work is now done on computers using specific software, and the computers across the job shop are on a local area network that allows the disparate pieces of information to come together to estimate a cost, timeframe, or other variables.

While it is often easy to bid on jobs the shop has manufactured before, new jobs require accurate costing of labor, materials, and equipment as well as accurate assigning of overhead to the job. Tickets follow each job through the shop, often electronically through the computer network, where time and activities are recorded. Because the job shop makes specialty, custom items, it competes on quality and customer service and not on price. The job shop has little if any raw materials inventory because customers bring in the parts and materials to be worked on. The job shop has workin-process inventory while jobs are being completed, but typically the customer is waiting on the order and expects prompt delivery, so there is no finished goods inventory in this make-to-order environment. Some job shops, like many small businesses, thrive on managing cash flow. They may work on small jobs to complete them by the end of the month so they can bill customers for the work.

Scheduling. A job is characterized by its route, its processing requirements, and its priority. In a job shop the mix of products is a key issue in deciding how and when to schedule jobs. Jobs may not be completed based on their arrival pattern in order to minimize costly machine set-ups and changeovers. Work may also be scheduled based on processing time, from shortest to longest.

Kenneth Baker writes in his 2009 book, *Principles of Sequencing and Scheduling*, "The performance objective of 'meeting job due dates' is one of the scheduling criteria most frequently encountered in practical problems. While meeting due dates is only a qualitative goal, it usually implies that time-dependent penalties are assessed on late jobs but that no benefits derive from completing jobs early." When it comes to a job shop, the work is much more qualitative than quantitative. Nonetheless, there is an expected level of productivity, and if an item becomes so highly specialized that returns diminish due to tardiness, and more is invested than made on return, it may be time to make a decision about that particular product.

JOB SHOP SOFTWARE

Few things have revolutionized the specialized world of job shops like jobbing software. Also called "production control software," job shop software is made by a number of software companies, including JobMaster, Exact JobBOSS, AyaNova, Shop Tech, Epicor, and Exact Software. Job shop software is extremely competitive, and there are many makers of software packages that help the job shop workers do everything from quote a price for production based on raw materials and labor costs, create a sales order with the click of a mouse (or even remotely with an iPhone app), create procedural steps for a new job to be integrated into the shop, and more.

The software for job shops has ramped up the need for a higher degree of education and expert-level experience with computers and complex programming. Conversely, however, it has made life in the job shop easier, more productive, and simpler for the small-business owner to manage. Job shop software gives floor managers and employees in highly specialized fields unique abilities to complete their jobs. Other actions are embedded in most of these software systems that make day-to-day activities simple as well, including weighing and measuring inventory for shipping and printing labels, and creating and implementing checklists for quality control.

The very design and layout of the job shop suggests high-level specialization in most cases, and so it is important that the software chosen meets the unique needs of the small business enterprise. There are many opinions, and for some, it may take testing a few programs to see which one works best. In her 2010 article, "Guide to Job Shop Software," Lori Carver discusses the important factors in deciding on job shop software. She writes, "Many software systems will contain information that you do not need so do not pay for options that do not work for you. Select a software system that will grow with your company. Alternatively, upgrading your present software with new functions may be the best option if you have a system that is already working for you." Carver also notes the importance of solid customer support as part of what the business owner pays for.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Ashland Applications Development Job Shop." *MyFoxDC.com.* 9 February 2010. Available from: http://www.myfoxdc.com/dpp/job shop/job of the day/ashland applications job shop 020910.

Baker, Kenneth. Principles of Sequencing and Scheduling. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Carver, Lori. "Guide to Job Shop Software." 13 March 2010. Available from: http://www.business.com/directory/industrial goods and services/software/job shop/.

Chass, R. B., N. J. Aquilamo, and F. R. Jacobs. Operations Management for Competitive Advantage. 11th ed. Boston, Mass.: McGraw Hill Irwin, 2006.

Framinan, Jose M. "Efficient Heuristic Approaches to Transform Job Shops into Flow Shops." *IIE Transactions*. May 2005.

Schmenner, Roger W. Plant and Service Tours in Operations
Management. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1998.
"Software Suits Job Shops and Manufacturers." Product News
Network. 20 September 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

JOINT VENTURES

A joint venture is a business enterprise undertaken by two or more persons or organizations to share the expense and (hopefully) profit of a particular business project. A joint venture is not a business organization in the sense of a proprietorship, partnership, or corporation. It is an agreement between parties for a particular purpose and usually a defined timeframe. Joint ventures may be very informal, such as a handshake and an agreement for two firms to share a booth at a trade show. Other arrangements may be extremely complex, such as a consortium of major electronics firms joining to develop new microchips. The key factor in a joint venture partnership is its single, definable objective. Creative small-business owners have been able to use this business strategy to good advantage over the years, although the practice remains one primarily associated with larger corporations.

Most joint ventures are formed for the ultimate purpose of saving money. This is as true of small neighborhood stores that agree to advertise jointly in the weekly paper as it is of international oil companies that agree to work together for purposes of oil and gas exploration or extraction. Joint ventures are attractive because they enable companies to share both risks and costs.

LEGAL STRUCTURE OF JOINT VENTURES

Joint ventures are governed entirely by the legal agreements that brought them into existence.

Some joint venture partners may wish to formalize the venture by creating a new joint venture company. Joint venture companies can be very flexible entities in which partners each own shares and agree on how they will be managed. More common are joint venture agreements that do not include the formation of a new entity, though when they do, it is increasingly popular for them to be set up as limited liability corporations (LLCs). Instead, the venture is operated through the existing legal status of the venture partners, or co-venturers. Since the joint venture is not a legal entity, it does not enter into contracts, hire employees, or have its own tax liabilities. These activities and obligations are handled through the coventurers directly and are governed by contract law. Corporate law, partnership law, and the law of sole proprietorship do not govern joint ventures. Finally, since the venture ends at the conclusion of a specific project, there is no need to address issues of continuity of life and free transferability, unless a joint venture company has been created.

WHY JOINT VENTURES FAIL

Many small-business consultants counsel clients to approach joint ventures cautiously. They acknowledge that such partnerships can be most valuable in nourishing a company's growth and stability, but also point out that smaller businesses usually have far less margin for error than do multinational corporations, or even mid-sized companies. Some experts recommend that business owners considering a joint venture with another establishment (or establishments) launch a small joint venture first. Such small projects allow

companies to test the relationship without committing large amounts of money, or more importantly, time. This is especially true when companies with different structures, corporate cultures, and strategic plans work together. These sorts of differences often make it difficult to work together smoothly, so going through a period of "courtship" before committing to the marriage is usually a wise move.

In addition to a period of courtship, a small business should investigate the prospective partner thoroughly, including interviewing prior joint venture partners, suppliers, and customers. This is especially true for a small company considering a joint venture agreement with a larger firm. Joint ventures can benefit all parties to the agreement greatly, and often do. But when they go wrong, the pattern is often a familiar one, explains Gabriel Berg, a partner in the New York City Law firm of Berg & Androphy, a firm that handles many claims of idea theft. Berg is quoted in an *Entrepreneur* article that highlights difficulties that often arise when a small firm wishing to market or advance a new product idea enters or attempts to enter a joint venture agreement with a large corporation.

Berg outlines the pattern she has seen in countless lawsuits arising from failed joint ventures. Early on, the small company will try to protect itself through the use of nondisclosure agreements and by withholding key information. Over time it may feel pressure to share proprietary information too early in the process because it needs the larger company's resources capital or market distribution network. By divulging this information too early and before contracts exist to strictly define the terms under which the parties will develop the joint venture project, the small firm puts itself in a vulnerable position. "It's easy to think nondisclosure agreements are enough, but most leave room for either party to claim that nothing new has been invented....[and] both sides have room to come back later and say, 'Oh, we always knew how to do that."

People sitting down to discuss a joint venture partnership are usually in an optimistic mood and want to trust their potential partners. So far so good. However, if the optimism causes the partners to proceed before their relationship is thoroughly documented in the form of contracts, then trouble may follow. It is crucial that contracts exist that clearly define how the costs and benefits of the joint venture will be shared by each partner. Otherwise, a small-business owner may wake up to the nightmare scenario described by Berg: "A large company calls, promising the moon, and you end up out of business, watching your ideas go to market without you." Lawsuits are very costly and they take time. Although many small firms may win lawsuits resulting from failed joint ventures they are often described as hollow victories because they cost so much to litigate and often cause the company to fail in the process. It is, of course, far better to avoid such litigation if at all possible.

Managing a joint venture partnership is another area that often causes friction in the partnership. The managers of one company may be more adept or decisive with their decision making than their counterparts at the other company. This can lead to tension and a lack of cooperation. Projects are made more difficult if they lack a well-defined decision-making process that is predicated on mutually recognized goals and strategies.

BENEFITS OF JOINT VENTURES

Among the most significant benefits derived from joint ventures is that parties to the venture save money and reduce their risks through capital and resource sharing. Joint ventures also give smaller companies the chance to work with larger ones to develop, manufacture, and market new products. In this kind of joint venture, two or more smaller businesses help one another out. Small Internet businesses are the mini-marts of the twenty-first century, and that is why one mini-mart selling shoes may support another mini-mart selling sunglasses.

Joint ventures also give companies of all sizes the opportunity to increase sales, gain access to wider markets, and enhance technological capabilities through research and development underwritten by more than one party. Until relatively recently, U.S. companies were often reluctant to engage in research and development partnerships, and government agencies tried not to become involved in business development. However, with the emergence of countries that feature technologically advanced industries (such as electronics or computer microchips) supported extensively by government funding, U.S. companies have become more willing to participate in joint ventures in these areas. In addition, both federal and state agencies have become more generous with their financial support in these areas. Government's increased involvement in the private business environment has created more opportunities for companies to engage in domestic and international joint ventures.

HOW TO END A JOINT VENTURE

There are times when a joint venture just may not be in every business owner's interest anymore. If it is not working, there are ways to end it on a healthy note. Likewise, there are things that can be done ahead of time (kind of like a prenuptial agreement) that will make the split easier and safer for all parties. In his March 2010 article, "How to End a Joint Venture," Christian Fea writes, "Even if you and your JV partner drew up an exceptional JV agreement and included an exit clause and strategy, there will most likely be some issues that need to be resolved. A good plan in the beginning can help your exit be more smooth and painless, but continue your dissolution with a positive attitude and business-like manner so that your closing negotiations will come to a

friendly conclusion. Working to keep trust between you and your JV partner can go a long way to continuing good relations with others in your business community."

If a separate entity was created for the venture, it will likely hold certain property and assets. Either party will have the option to buy out the other out, so establishing at the beginning how this will work out might behoove all parties so there are no misconceptions or sad surprises.

An especially important aspect of the predrawn plan is any intellectual property. Any ideas that one business owner came in with should be written down and dated, preferably in the form of something indisputably dated, like an e-mail with the information in the body or in the form of an attachment with a "date last modified" in the document properties. In addition to any intellectual property notated as belonging to one party before the joint venture is created, any intellectual property that was created during the venture should either be in the name of one business owner or the other. Deciding who should own intellectual property created during the lifespan of the joint venture is something that should be done on day one, not midstream or after-the-fact.

SEE ALSO Cooperative Advertising; Cooperatives.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Choi, Cheng Bum, and Paul W. Beamish. "Split Management Control and International Joint Venture Performance." *Journal of International Business Studies*. May 2004.

Fea, Christian. "How to End a Joint Venture Painlessly." *New Online Articles.* 25 March 2009. Available from: http://www.newonlinearticles.com/how to end a joint venture painlessly/.

Johnson, Howard E. "Reducing the Risks in Joint Ventures." *CMA Management*. December 2000.

"Joint Ventures Versus Venture Capital." *Geekpreneur.* 19 August 2008. Available from: http://www.geekpreneur.com/joint ventures versus venture capital.

Levinson, Jay Conrad, and Terry Telford. Guerrilla Marketing: Breakthrough Strategies: Triple Your Sales and Quadruple Your Business In 90 Days With Joint Venture Partnerships. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Moeller, Bud. "Becoming a Corporate 'Partner of Choice." *Corporate Board.* November 2000.

Penttila, Chris. "Stop, Thief! A Joint Venture with a Big Company Sounds Like a Dream Until the Company Backs Out, Takes Your Idea With it and Leaves You in the Dust." *Entrepreneur*. June 2005.

Sanders, Michael I. *Joint Ventures Involving Tax Exempt Organizations*, 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"The 3 Main Types of Joint Ventures for Internet Marketers Today." *Venture Brother Season.* 9 March 2010. Available from: http://venturebrothersseason.blogspot.com/2010/03/3 main types of joint ventures for.html#.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

K

KEOGH PLAN

A Keogh Plan is an employer-funded, tax-deferred retirement plan designed for unincorporated businesses or selfemployed persons, including those who earn only part of their income from self-employment. Covered under Section 401(c) of the tax code, Keogh plans are named after Eugene Keogh, the congressman who first came up with the idea. Keogh plans feature relatively high allowable contributions \$49,000 annually as of 2010 which makes them popular among sole proprietors and small businesses with high incomes. Keoghs can be more costly to set up and administer than similar retirement programs, such as Simplified Employee Pension (SEP) plans, because they require annual preparation and filing of IRS Form 5500 or Form 5500-EZ. One of these two forms must be filed with the Employee Benefits Security Administration of the U.S. Department of Labor. This document can be complicated and usually requires a small-business person to obtain the services of an accountant or financial advisor. In some cases, an attorney may also be required. The smallbusiness owner should be aware that financial information becomes available to the public under Keogh Plans. As with nearly any retirement plan that exists today, a Keogh can be negatively impacted by downturns in the economy and stock market.

That said, the simplicity of setting up an SEP may give self-employed persons the idea that they can set them up on their own when in fact, the advisement of a tax or financial analyst (with a background in small business financials) is most likely the wiser step to take. "Guesstimating" the right choice when it comes to large sums of money especially if that money is invested in an unstable marketplace is

probably a poor choice for the high net-worth entrepreneur or other small-business owner.

There are many proponents of Keogh plans who feel that they are a great way for American small-business persons to save for themselves in times when the economy is uncertain. In her 2010 edition of How to Invest \$50-\$5,000, Nancy Dunnan wrote, "If you are self-employed, either part-time or full-time, you should take advantage of the tax benefits offered by a Keogh plan. Keoghs are available to self-employed individuals or partners, including sole proprietors who file Schedule C or a partnership whose members file Schedule E." Dunnan later added, "Even if you have a 401(k) or other qualified pension plan for your salaried income, you can still have a Keogh in which to shelter that portion of your income that comes from being self-employed. Don't miss the opportunity!" Dunnan noted that IRAs, 401(k)s, and Keoghs should all be considered for small-business owners, contractors, or sole proprietors; all should retain the counsel of professional accountants or financial experts to decide which plan or which combination of plans is best suited to his or her unique needs.

As is the case with other common types of retirement programs, Keogh contributions made on employees' behalf are tax-deductible for the employer, and the funds are allowed to grow tax-deferred until the employee withdraws them upon retirement. The funds held in a Keogh may be invested in certificates of deposit, mutual funds, stocks, bonds, annuities, or some combination thereof. Withdrawals are not permitted until after the employee has reached age 59 ½, or else the amount withdrawn is subject to a 10 percent penalty in addition to regular income taxes. Usually only the employer may contribute to a Keogh plan. In addition, the employer can establish a vesting schedule

through which employees gradually gain full rights to the funds in their accounts over a number of years. Keogh accounts must be opened by December 31 in order to qualify for tax deductions in a given year, but funds can be contributed until the company's tax deadline.

TYPES OF KEOGH PLANS

A December 2008 article, "Self-Employed Retirement Plans: Keogh Plan," describes two types of defined Keoghs: a money purchase plan and a profit sharing plan, The author of the article, Ryan Guina, noted, "A Money Purchase Plan requires mandatory annual contributions. The plan will state that 10% of compensation (or net profit from the business for the owner-employee) will be contributed each year. As long as the business shows a profit a contribution must be made for the owner-employee." Guina added, "With a Profit Sharing Plan the annual contributions are discretionary. The business owner can decide each year if he/ she will make a contribution. The plan could say that 10% of compensation will be contributed if the company so decides. Most Keogh Plans contain both Money Purchase and Profit Sharing components, with a separate account for each component."

Although Keoghs give small-business owners valuable tax deductions and enable them to provide a valuable benefit to their employees, the plans also have some stipulations that may make them more attractive to some and less attractive to others. Business owners who employ other people are required to fund a retirement program for nonowner employees if they establish one for themselves. But because the owner's contributions to his or her own plan are based upon the net income of the business from which self-employment taxes and contributions to employees' retirement accounts have already been deducted the owner's allowable contributions are reduced. This may seem unfair to many small-business owners who also employ others, but for those who are loyal employees for long enough to qualify for a retirement savings plan of any kind, it may seem the right choice. After all, if these same workers were employed by a large corporation, they would quite likely receive a retirement plan of some kind. Many large corporations will profit share into retirement accounts or match (up to a certain percentage) what an employee puts into his or her 401(k).

WHAT TO CONSIDER WHEN CONSIDERING A KEOGH PLAN

According to a 2010 article on Lawyers.com, there are some important questions a small-business owner should ask his or her lawyer or financial professional before deciding on a Keogh plan. Lawyers.com recommends asking: 1) If I or my family experiences an emergency, will I be able to withdraw money from my Keogh?; 2) Are there real, tangible benefits to making a nondeductible contribution to my Keogh?; and

3) What kinds of restrictions, if any, are there on borrowing from my Keogh? In addition to these smart questions for an attorney or CPA, entrepreneurs may also want to ask if there are differences in how the answers to these questions may change depending on what type of Keogh is established.

The ability to save for oneself as a business owner, and help others save for themselves as employees, may even be seen as a progressive move that trends toward forward-thinking business models. Americans and workers everywhere, especially those who are sole proprietors and small-business owners, would be remiss not to consider the benefits of Keogh plans or some other retirement and investment funds to ensure they have the funds they need to live well in the years after they retire.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dunnan, Nancy. How to Invest \$50 \$5,000: The Small Investor's Step by Step Plan for Low Risk Investing in Today's Economy. 10th ed. New York: Cloverdale Press, 2010.

Guina, Ryan. "Self Employed Retirement Plans: Keogh Plan." CashMoneyLife: Personal Finance and Career. 19 December 2008. Available from: http://cashmoneylife.com/2008/12/19/ self employed retirement plans keogh plan/.

"Keogh Plans." *Lawyers.com*. 2009. Available from: http://employee benefits.lawyers.com/pension and profit sharing plans/Keogh Plans.html.

Nance Nash, Sheryl. "How Best to Use Your Tax Refund." Faster Times. 25 February 2010. Available from: http:// thefastertimes.com/personalfinance/2010/02/25/how best to use your tax refund/.

Reeves, Scott. "A Small Business Retirement Plan." Forbes.com. 12 September 2005.

Sifleet, Jean D. Beyond 401(k)s for Small Business Owners: A Practical Guide to Incentive, Deferred Compensation, and Retirement Plans. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Tuckey, Steve. "Regulation Blizzard: Legislation out of Washington, Often with Temporary Changes, Is Keeping Small Business Retirement Plans in Flux." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 1 August 2005.

U.S. Department of Labor. Employee Benefits Security Administration. "Small Business Retirement Savings Advisor." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/elaws/ pwbaplan.htm. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

KNOWLEDGE MANAGEMENT

Knowledge management (often abbreviated to KM) refers to the strategies and tactics businesses use to document and share information necessary to run the business. KM strives to capture information about the company which is often held by individuals and put it into a central repository where anyone in the company can readily access it as needed.

The use of KM in enterprises of all sizes continues to grow as companies realize the increasing importance of intellectual capital in the knowledge-based global economy. Knowledge is also considered a fundamental factor in enabling and support innovation. In the early twenty-first century, with corporations slashing payrolls and millions of baby boomers retiring, KM is seen as vital to retaining the know-how of experienced workers leaving the labor force (or simply leaving an individual company).

A company's internal knowledge provides a valuable competitive edge, particularly in those industries that rely on unique information, products, and processes. KM provides techniques for recording this knowledge and making it readily available through the organization.

The term "knowledge management" is also sometimes used to refer to the technology that archives and provides access to shared business information. There are a number of KM-related software packages available, such as document management or content management systems. However, KM actually refers to the process of managing knowledge rather than simply the underlying technology.

DEFINITIONS

Knowledge management has been practiced for centuries in a variety of settings. However, the formal concept did not gain wide use until the early 1990s, as corporations saw the need for a more formal approach to managing internal sources of key business knowledge. Early interest in KM is often attributed to the information technology field and concerns over the frequent failure rate of large computer systems projects, estimated as high as 80 percent. As IT firms (and later multinational corporations) tackled KM issues, academic research followed. By the end of the twentieth century, studies in a variety of disciplines on such topics as business general management, library sciences, and social networks had converged in the new field of knowledge management.

The multidisciplinary roots of knowledge management make it difficult to reach agreement on a universal definition of knowledge management. Ingi Runar Edvardsson, in a paper appearing in *Knowledge Management Research & Practice*, noted that most definitions have a similar focus, taking a "very practical approach... to how knowledge can contribute to organizational effectiveness." Edvardsson said KM typically refers to a "broad collection of organizational practices and approaches related to generating, capturing, and disseminating knowledge relevant to the organization's business."

According to Meridith Levinson, writing in CIO Magazine, "KM is the process through which organiza-

tions generate value from their intellectual and knowledge-based assets. Most often, generating value from such assets involves codifying what employees, partners and customers know, and sharing that information among employees, departments and even with other companies in an effort to devise best practices." In her article "Smaller-sized Companies Also Need Knowledge Management," Antoinette Hylton wrote that the KM process involves capturing a company's knowledge; organizing and storing that knowledge; and sharing and distributing the knowledge. The Microsoft Corporation defines KM even more simply: "The process of documenting and making available business-related knowledge."

The ultimate goal of KM is to capture and share knowledge currently held by employees at all levels, as well as vendors, customers, and other parties. After knowledge is gathered, it must be kept up to date with changes in business practices as well as in competitive, regulatory, technological, and human environments.

The discipline of KM recognizes two types of knowledge: explicit and tacit. Explicit knowledge includes information that is already written down, such as employee handbooks, business plans, patents, or customer lists. Explicit knowledge is usually already recorded in a central location and available to those who need it. Depending upon the sophistication of the company, explicit knowledge may already be archived, codified, or made available throughout the company via databases, intranets, and other group collaboration platforms.

The greater challenge in KM and the focus of most research and activity is tacit knowledge, which is usually not recorded nor easily shared with others. This is typically an individual's personal knowledge of how to do his or her job: the veteran employee who never writes anything down because "it's all in my head"; the sticky note on a computer terminal with the copy machine repairman's cell phone number; the data entry clerk who knows how to bypass a system glitch; a salesman's personal relationship with a prospect that helps him or her to know when and how to close the deal. Tacit knowledge combines personal experience with the data and rules preserved in explicit knowledge.

The goal in KM is converting tacit knowledge into explicit knowledge, thus formalizing the company's intellectual capital. The term "intellectual capital" indicates that a firm's unique knowledge can be a valuable asset. KM uses a variety of techniques to accomplish this goal, including:

- Recording interviews with key employees, customers, regulators, and other parties.
- Holding group discussions to uncover additional information, such as interdependencies within and between departments.

Knowledge Management

- "Shadowing," a technique where less experienced employees observe veteran staff members to understand their activities.
- Documenting and archiving the documented information gained.
- Organizing the information into meaningful patterns and cross-referencing it, transforming that data into knowledge.
- Making the knowledge available for later retrieval.
- Updating changes in the knowledge so it remains up to date.

The system for storing and retrieving the accumulated knowledge of a company is called a knowledgebase. The knowledgebase can be a complex set of databases at a multinational corporation; a wiki-type intranet site at a medium-sized company that employees can update; or simply a handwritten notebook for a small business. Regardless of its format, the knowledgebase forms the basis of future efficiency, growth, and innovation for an enterprise. As Hylton wrote, "Often an organization's most valuable knowledge resides not in explicit forms such as documents, database records, and Web pages, but in employees' experience and know-how."

KM RESEARCH ON SMALL BUSINESS

Early in the emergence of knowledge management, much of the research focused on the role of KM among large corporations, particularly on the mechanics of how to gather and retrieve explicit knowledge. However, with the emerging global economy and the key role that small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) are playing in knowledge-based industries, more academic and trade organization work now focuses on smaller firms.

For example, a study by Kerstin Fink and Christian Plodder for the *Journal of Enterprise Information Management* noted the "success and growth of SMEs depend on how well they manage the knowledge of their knowledge workers." The paper also pointed out that SMEs face more budget constraints than large corporations, challenging SMEs to find more efficient methods to reach their KM goals. Similarly, Kostas Metaxiotis wrote in another paper for the same journal that in the emerging global economy, "the future of enterprises will essentially be determined by their ability to use knowledge wisely." Metaxiotis calls knowledge "a precious global resource."

Many studies find the usage of KM techniques by small and medium-sized enterprises growing in recent years. For example, Edvardsson's paper for *Knowledge Management Research & Practice* found continuing growth by SMEs in Iceland. Some 24 percent of firms there had a KM program during the study period, with another 12.7

percent implementing such programs. Most of those firms had invested in general technology but few were obtaining advanced technologies directly related to KM. "The most common ways to share tacit knowledge in Icelandic firms are to encourage face-to-face communication, arrange knowledge conferences, and share learning histories," Edvardsson wrote. The firms surveyed reported such benefits as better customer service, higher employee skills, and better retention of staff. Another paper, in Knowledge Management Review, found a link between better KM practices and small-business growth at Canadian and Australian companies. A study in the Competitiveness Review of small businesses in west Texas determined these firms showed "increasing interest in implementing knowledge management processes," with more companies adopting KM "as part of their overall strategy."

While these and other studies found while the use of KM in small and medium-sized businesses is on the rise, many more companies have not yet embraced the approach. Even companies that are enthusiastic about KM may not be spending enough time or money capturing and storing knowledge held by employees, colleagues, and other parties, researchers found.

SMALL BUSINESS APPLICATIONS

Many small businesses could benefit from some form of knowledge management system. However, the amount of time, capital, and effort to be invested in building and maintaining a KM system can vary greatly depending on the size of the company, the type of industry it operates, and how technologically advanced the firm is.

In a paper titled "Building a Knowledgebase", the Microsoft Corporation maintained that not every SME needs to implement a KM project. Good candidates for KM include companies that provide information; have unique technologies or processes; or have a few key staff members who possess critical information required to run the business. However, business owners who work alone or in a trade are less likely to need KM tools, the report continued. Even a small business with a handful of employees can probably implement KM with a written handbook or a document stored on a PC.

Levinson, in her article for CIO Magazine, noted that even smaller companies can reap numerous benefits by implementing a KM process. "A creative approach to KM can result in improved efficiency, higher productivity and increased revenues in practically any business function," Levinson stated. Specific benefits listed include:

- More innovation through free exchange of ideas.
- Better customer service response times.
- Higher revenues by quicker time to market.

- Improved retention of employees.
- Cost savings through more efficient operations.

The report also suggested starting with smaller projects to begin implementing KM. Levinson advised companies to be sure their employees are on board before the initiative begins, as their participation is critical to success. She also noted that not all information is valuable knowledge, so business owners should be prepared to wade through a "data deluge" while seeking the important information to retain.

In "Smaller-sized Companies Also Need Knowledge Management," Hylton noted that KM software companies typically focus on larger corporations when developing and marketing their systems. Most systems consultants also favor larger corporations over providing services to SMEs. Although some systems are available that small businesses can use, she added, smaller enterprises may not have the financial resources and personnel to tackle a KM project.

Despite these challenges, Hylton continued, "The smaller-sized company also needs to capture and intelligently exploit its knowledge." Hylton encouraged smaller businesses to follow the lead of large corporations with KM processes that:

- Organize their businesses around customers or clients.
- Formalize knowledge now held by staff members.
- Centralize the knowledge that exists across the business, such as on PCs, paper files and "in the heads of employees."
- Capture the knowledge of veteran employees before they leave the company for new opportunities.
- Reduce the learning curve for new employees.
- Identify an inventory of intellectual capital to ensure businesses get the most return from its assets.

"Business intelligence practitioners worldwide generally agree that in this knowledge-driven global economy, knowledge itself is a commodity that offers the only sustainable competitive edge," Hylton added. She also said there is "no foreseeable movement away from the knowledge-driven economy, so very few of those companies that do not place knowledge management high on their business agenda will live to tell the tale."

While small businesses may face challenges implementing and maintaining a knowledge management system, owners are encouraged to put at least some procedures

in place to preserve and maintain the intellectual capital that is key to their growth and continued survival in the constantly evolving global economy.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Beesley, Lisa G. A., and Chris Cooper. "Defining Knowledge Management (KM) Activities: Towards Consensus." *Journal of Knowledge Management.* 12, no. 3 (18 September 2009): 48.
- Edvardsson, Ingi Runar. "Is knowledge Management Losing Ground? Developments Among Icelandic SMEs." *Knowledge Management Research & Practice* 7, no. 1 (March 2009): 91.
- Fink, Kerstin, and Chrisitan Ploder. "Balanced System for Knowledge Process Management in SMEs." *Journal of Enterprise Information Management* 22, no. 1 2 (2009): 36.
- Harris, Robert John. "Improving Tacit Knowledge Transfer within SMEs through E collaboration." Journal of European Industrial Training 33, no. 3 (2009): 215.
- Hylton, Antoinette. "Smaller sized Companies Also Need Knowledge Management." *EKnowledgeCenter.com*. Available from: http://www.eknowledgecenter.com/articles/1005/ 1005.htm.
- "KM Vital to Small Business Competitiveness, Study Finds." Knowledge Management Review 11, no. 5 (November December 2008): 7.
- "Knowledge Management Emerging Perspectives." *Mashable*. Available from: http://www.systems thinking.org/kmgmt/kmgmt.htm.
- "Knowledge Source and Small Business Competitiveness." Competitiveness Review 19, no. 2 (June 2009): 88.
- Levinson, Meridith. "Knowledge Management Definition and Solutions." *CIO Magazine.* 7 March 2007. Available from: http://www.cio.com/article/40343/Knowledge Management Definition and Solutions.
- Metaxiotis, Kostas. "Exploring the Rationales for ERP and Knowledge Management Integration in SMEs." *Journal of Enterprise Information Management* 22, no. 1 2 (2009): 51.
- Microsoft Corporation. "Building a Knowledgebase." Available from: http://www.microsoft.co/uk/smallbusiness/technology in business/security/building a knowledgebase.mspx.
- Moore, Andy. "DM Roundup." KMWorld. 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.kmworld.com/Articles/Editorial/Feature/DM Roundup 61293.aspx.
- Murray, Art, and Mirghani Mohamed. "The Future of the Future: Are You Ready for the Coming Knowledge Cloud?" KMWorld. 1 April 2010. Available from: http://www.kmworld.com/Articles/Column/Future of the Future/The Future of the FutureAre you ready for the coming knowledge cloud3f 66075.aspx.
- "What Is Knowledge Management?" KM Network. Available from: http://www.brint.com/km/#whatis.

Hickman, Anaxos

LABOR SURPLUS AREA

Labor surplus areas (LSAs) are government-designated regions such as towns and counties that have experienced severe unemployment for a period of 24 months or more while the rest of the nation (within the same 24 months) has had an average unemployment that is a minimum of 20 percent lower. These areas are designated by the government in a yearly survey. The survey that is conducted will not be representative statistically of that fiscal year but will give an overall picture of where labor surpluses were generally 1 to 3 years prior. By using the recent past to predict the near future, more accurate concessions can be made for given geographical areas. The Labor Surplus Area regions receive benefits linked to federal procurement policies aimed at reducing unemployment.

Technically speaking, and as defined by the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL), an area is first defined as a "civil jurisdictions" and such a jurisdiction has a surplus of labor "when its average unemployment rate is at least 20 percent above the average unemployment rate for all states (including the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico) during the previous two calendar years. During periods of high national unemployment, the 20 percent ratio is disregarded and an area is classified as a labor surplus area if its unemployment rate during the previous two calendar years was 10 percent or more." In turn, for purposes of this definition, "civil jurisdictions" are defined as cities with a population of at least 25,000; all counties also fall under the definition. In four states (Michigan, New Jersey, New York, and Pennsylvania) townships also qualify if they have 25,000 people or more. Finally, in Connecticut, Massachusetts, Puerto

Rico, and Rhode Island "towns" are included because counties have little or no governmental functions. The DOL points out that data are collected based on the narrower definition of "city" or "town" rather than metropolitan area. This permits more precise targeting of preference. Thus a large metro area with a poor core and rich suburbs would have its inner city designated not its opulent "burbs."

DOL issues an annual list of such areas; the list is published in the *Federal Register*. For FY 2010, the reference period under consideration was January 2007 through December 2008. In that period, the national average unemployment rate was 5.3 percent, including Puerto Rico. Jurisdictions with 6.3 percent unemployment or higher qualified.

Two federal executive orders make use of these designations. One is Executive Order 12073, Federal Procurement in Labor Surplus Areas, and the second is Executive Order 10582, Implementing the Buy American Act. Both create preferences for employers located in such areas when the employers bid for federal contracts. Typically state governments further publicize the labor surplus areas designated in their states, alerting employers there to the opportunities now available, minimally for 1 year, usually for longer periods (because economic conditions in these areas rarely just bounce back). The recession of 2008 and 2009 left many people unemployed; for example, in 2008, Rhode Island unemployment rose to 8.8 percent, the highest for the state since 1992. By the first quarter of 2010 this figure had risen to 12.7 percent. Many other states experienced very high unemployment which resulted in more LSAs, including Michigan (14.3% unemployment), Nevada (13.0%), South Carolina

(12.6%), California (12.5%). The lowest unemployment rates in January 2010 were North Dakota, South Dakota, and Nebraska.

Other federal programs also use the designation to modify the distribution of their services in such areas. For example, food stamp distribution rules are eased in LSAs so that food stamps and cash assistance are available for longer periods under U.S. Department of Agriculture rules than in other areas.

The term "Labor Surplus Area" itself predates its use as a governmental designation and meant precisely what the three words signify, but without the official numerical qualifications namely that an area has more labor, with the implied proviso of "appropriately qualified," than it needs. Another implication of the phrase is that an employer will find it easier and more economical to staff a new operation in such an area than in another one. The wider use of the term has lost its currency in recent decades in part because it has been preempted by government usage.

Business usage of the term evolved in another direction, namely to express the opposite condition by talking about a "tight labor market," indicating *low* unemployment in a market with high-skilled employees and in consequence high salary or wage demands and difficulty staffing. In the modern employment climate, specialization of the workforce, including its educational qualifications and exposure to new technology, has become primary. States and localities, therefore, in pursuing new business, stress an educated, skilled workforce, not simply the availability of lots of people.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abrams, Albert. "Unions Help Workers." *Bakersfield Californian*. 25 February 2010. Available from: http://www.bakersfield.com/opinion/letters/x1305354031/Unions help workers.
- Kanter, Rosabeth Moss. "Getting Americans Back to Work." *Bloomberg.com.* 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/harvardbusiness?sid=Hb1693ffb26e6b2c 23e4c2d00f2ce1713.
- "Labor Surplus Area Classification Under Executive Orders 12073 and 10582; Notice." *Federal Register.* 11 January 2006.
- "Rhode Island's Unemployment Rate Rises to 8.8 Percent." Employment Bulletin. October 2008. Available from: http://www.dlt.ri.gov/lmi/pdf/eb/oct08eb.pdf.
- U.S. Deparment of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Regional and State Employment and Unemployment Summary." 10 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/laus.nr0.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Fiscal Year (FY) 2010 Labor Surplus Area List." Available from: http://www.doleta.gov/Programs/lsa.cfm.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

LABOR UNIONS AND SMALL BUSINESS

Whereas the labor movement had its origins in the rise of the industrial revolution beginning around 1750, small business is ancient, its twin origins being family farms and craftsmen's shops of ancient times. Craft guilds, which formed during medieval times, were central to the bourgeoisie of early market towns; they, in part, inspired labor associations in years to come. Although later the interests of small business and unions diverged, the first strike in the United States took place in New York City in 1741 when bakers rebelled against price-setting by the municipal authorities and stopped baking in an act of protest. Union timelines cite the 1741 bakers' strike but scholarly opinion is divided about whether it really belongs there, because the bakers' strike was by small-business owners against "the public sector" (not then called that, of course) rather than by labor against capital.

Careless use of language by many pundits and observers classifies small business as just another battalion in the army of capitalism, although the monumental work of the French scholar Fernand Braudel (1902 1985), Civilization and Capitalism(1979) draws distinctions which leave small business out. Small businesses, of course, sometimes behave in the worst kind of capitalist ways (one thinks of highly exploitive sweatshops) but in the overwhelming majority of small business enterprises the relationship between owners and workers is close, and sometimes the two are members of the same family; the scale is such that blatant exploitation is not even a temptation. Small businesses are also much more vulnerable; an extended strike against them will put them out of business. Primarily for these reasons, the labor unions and small businesses have had little effective contact. To be sure, some small businesses are unionized, but they represent (as best as one can discover) a tiny minority of such enterprises.

The history of unionized labor shows that severe downturns in economic activity, such as the recession of 2008 and 2009, hurt labor temporarily because these financial fallouts cause layoffs across nearly every industry. Equally, long periods of expansion have caused labor unions to go into decline. This is generally caused by a sudden influx of consumer activity; those who have been without work for many months will work for lower wages than unionized workers and therefore get hired faster. Union membership stood at a peak of 19.4 million members in 1972 but had declined to 8.25 million by 2005. Membership as a percentage of the work force stood at 29.8 percent in 1962 but had declined to 12.5 percent by 2005. Just 5 years later, the 2010 "Union Members Summary," reported that union members made up 12.3 percent (16.9 million) of all wage earners and salaried workers in 2009; this was only a minor change from 2008 when union members made up 12.4 percent of the overall workforce. By 2009 the private sector included 7.4 million union workers (7.2 percent of the overall private sector workforce). In 2009 43.3 percent of all unionized workers in the public sector worked for local government; this number included teachers, fire fighters, police officers, and other public sector workers.

In 2009 the fields of education, training, and library occupations represented the industries with the highest rates of unionization at 38.1 percent. Finance and related services had the lowest rate of unionization at 1.8 percent, while 14.5 percent of construction and manufacturing labor was unionized. In wholesale and retail (where the highest proportion of small businesses operate) the rate was 5.8 percent in 2009. In professional and business services, another important small business sector, the rate was 2.8 percent. These percentages and statistics will change more dramatically in shorter periods, even quarter by quarter, depending on economic climate, especially in the small business sector.

For cost/benefit reasons unions have tended in the past to target large operations, unless unusual grievances caused unusual organizing activity. One example is the case of the union workers employed by Republic Doors and Windows. In 2008 these workers staged a sit-in at their factory when they were fired without being paid on less than 4 days' notice. While it was their employer who had fired them, it was Bank of America a much larger company (and banking institution) that was withholding their final paychecks. According to an article in the New York Times by Monica Davey, "Workers also pointedly blamed Bank of America, a lender to Republic Windows, saying the bank had prevented the company from paying them what they were owed, particularly for vacation time accrued." Then president-elect Barack Obama sided with the union workers of Local 1110 of the United Electrical, Radio and Machine Workers of America. Obama noted, "The workers who are asking for the benefits and payments that they have earned & I think they're absolutely right and understand that what's happening to them is reflective of what's happening across this economy." The sit-in occupation of the Republic Windows factory was successful and the union workers got their compensation as well as other benefits they were owed, including unpaid vacation pay and sick days.

LABOR LAW

The six most important pieces of legislation governing business-labor relations are the National Labor Relations Act of 1935 (NLRA), the Labor Management Relations Act of 1947 (LMRA), the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (FLSA), the Labor-Management Reporting and Disclosure Act of 1959 (LMRDA), the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970.

The National Labor Relations Act, which created the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB), gives employees the right to organize and bargain collectively with their employers. In essence, it gives them the right to unionize. It also confers legal protection on employees who try to organize their fellow workers into a union, but also protects nonunion employees from being forced or otherwise coerced into joining a labor organization or engaging in collective bargaining. The act ensures that employees can choose their own representatives for the purpose of collective bargaining, establishes procedures for secret ballot elections, and defines unfair labor practices, to which both employers and unions are subject. This law is also known as the Wagner Act in honor of New York senator Robert Wagner (1877–1953).

The Labor Management Relations Act, known as the Taft-Hartley Act, amended the NLRB in ways that are generally thought to benefit business owners and management. It forbade businesses from launching unwarranted or sudden lockouts of union employees but also imposed restrictions on some union activities in the areas of organizing, picketing, striking, and other activities. It also outlawed the "closed shop" (which required that employers hire only union members) and gave the government the power to obtain injunctions against strikes that "will imperil the national health or safety" if they take place or continue.

The implications of the Labor Management Relations Act are still important in keeping lines of communication open. As Hinda Sterling writes in her 2010 article, "Analysis: Labor-Management Partnership 2.0," for *Government Executive*, "Labor and management officials must develop a shared understanding of what their partnership is trying to accomplish. For example, they could define partnership broadly as using stakeholder involvement and cooperative problem-solving to influence the agency's direction and decisions that affect employees' work environment. Each side should integrate their priorities, such as accountability, which usually ranks high for management, and empowerment, typically a union bargaining imperative."

The Fair Labor Standards Act, also known as the Wage-Hour Act, established the minimum wage for hourly employees and mandatory overtime pay for work in excess of 40 hours a week. This is the law that created the "exempt" and "nonexempt" employee categories, the former being salaried employees who are *not subject* to FLSA and are therefore "exempt" and hourly workers who *are* subject to the law and therefore "nonexempt." All states also have minimum wage rules; where the state minimum wage is higher than the federal, employers must pay the state-set rate.

The Labor-Management Reporting and Disclosure Act, also known as the Landrum-Griffin Act, was in large measure shaped to regulate the internal affairs of unions and to provide additional safeguards to ensure that the rules laid out in the Labor Management Relations Act of 1947 were adhered to.

The Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibited employers from discriminating in their hiring practices on the basis of race, religious beliefs, gender, or natural origin later also by age.

The Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 created the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA). It established guidelines and regulations to make workplaces safer and healthier for employees. "Each employer shall furnish to each of his employees employment and a place of employment which are free from recognized hazards that are causing or are likely to cause death or serious physical harm to his [or her] employees," read one portion of the act.

ORGANIZING EFFORTS AND THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

Joshua Kurlantzik, writing in *Entrepreneur* has pointed out that in the twenty-first century unions turned organizing activities toward white-collar and service employees. These jobs are more difficult to move abroad; at the same time, employees were frightened by waves of layoffs and outsourcings and were more prone to seek security. Evidence of such activities is anecdotal, on the whole, and it is difficult to determine whether it constitutes a trend toward (re-)unionization or a rearguard action by labor as it continues to lose membership. Nonetheless, small businesses of the larger size, anyway, may in fact encounter union organizing efforts. At the first sign of such activity in the community, the owner owes it to him- or herself to become familiar with the duties and rights involved.

Under current rules, a union must initially garner sufficient interest from a business's employees (30 percent of the work force is a rule of thumb), before it can petition the National Labor Relations Board for an election by secret ballot to determine whether the workforce will join the union in question; if the interest level is 50 percent or higher, union recognition may be granted without an election.

During an organizing campaign, the owner of a business must safeguard him- or herself from engaging in activities normally held to be unfair practices contrary to workers' rights to organize. These include, among others:

- Polling employees about their attitudes toward the proposed union.
- Suggesting that a union victory will spell a loss of employment or benefits.
- Once an election agreement has been reached, withholding employees' names and addresses from union organizers.

- Lobbying against the union in visits to employees' homes.
- Setting uneven rules for solicitation at the company for those for and against unionizations.
- Favoritism toward antiunion employees.
- Discrimination against pro-union workers.

Dealing with Election Outcomes. Once the NLRB-supervised election has been held, the small-business owner is confronted with one of two outcomes. The business may carry the day but then will face disappointed employees who had hoped for unionization. Also, the matter may not be over. The union may apply for a nullification of the results (based on allegations of unfair labor practices, etc.) or simply regroup and make another attempt later.

If the union wins the vote, the small-business owner has four choices. He or she can take one of several actions:

- Charge the union with unfair labor practices and attempt to have the election results annulled.
- Sell the business and leave the problems to the new owner.
- · Go out of business.
- Recognize the union and enter into collective bargaining arrangements in good faith.

The collective bargaining agreement is basically a contract between the business and the union that explicitly states how workplace issues between management and employees will be handled.

LIVING WITH THE UNION

Small businesses do not necessarily suffer from operating in the same markets where unions exist, even prominently. As Sarah Klein put it, writing for Crain's Chicago Business, "A union is supposed to be bad for business. Conventional wisdom holds that unions drive up costs and create a more contentious workplace. But labor relations are just another business problem; look hard enough and you'll find entrepreneurs who've figured a way to make it work in their favor." Klein offers four cases of successful "cohabitation." In the first case a restaurant experienced a 12 percent increase in the base pay of wait staff but discovered that its turnover rate significantly declined. In a second case a printing shop became unionized and saw its costs rise in consequence, but then discovered a new business serving insurance and money-management firms that required the "union label" on all of their printed goods. In the third case, a unionized parking operation found that an increase in hourly pay of \$2 also purchased management help from the union in the form of employee training, reduced pilferage, and lobbying help in keeping down parking garage taxes. In the final case, a specialized cleaning company discovered that unionization, which cost between \$20 and \$50 per hour more, resulted in incentives for workers to get better training, which the company translated into higher sales.

SEE ALSO Employee Strikes; Grievance Procedures; National Labor Relations Board.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Calbreath, Dean. "Pessimism up at Small Businesses." San Diego Union Tribune. 9 March 2010. Available from: http://www. signonsandiego.com/news/2010/mar/09/pessimism small businesses/.
- Dannin, Ellen, and Terry Wagar. "Impasse and Implementation: How to Subvert the National Labor Relations Act." Working USA. Fall 2000.
- Davey, Monica. "In Factory Sit In, an Anger Spread Wide." New York Times. 7 December 2008. Available from: http://www. nytimes.com/2008/12/08/us/08chicago.html.
- Hartley, Roger C. "The Framework of Democracy in Union Government." *Catholic University Law Review*. Available from: http://www.thelaborers.net/HISTORY/framework of democracy in union.htm. Retrieved March 25, 2010.
- Klein, Sarah A. "Union, Yes: Smart Entrepreneurs Make Union Labor Work." *Crain's Chicago Business*. 14 February 2005.
- Kurlantzick, Joshua. "United We Fall? Worker Interest in Unions May Threaten Your Business. How Will You Respond?" Entrepreneur. March 2003. Available from: http://findarticles. com/p/articles/mi m0DTI/is 3 31/ai n13455587/.
- Sterling, Hinda. "Analysis: Labor Management Partnership 2.0." Government Executive. 19 March 2010. Available from: http://www.govexec.com/story page.cfm?articleid=44837&oref=todaysnews.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Table 3. Union Affiliation of Employed Wage and Salary Workers by Occupation and Industry." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/ union2.t03.htm. Retrieved March 25, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Economic News Release." 22 January 2010. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm.
- U. S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Press Release Union Members 2009." 22 January 2010. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/union2.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

LAYAWAY

Layaway is a payment method that enables consumers to purchase items by making installment payments over time. The item remains with the seller until the final disbursement is paid; then the consumer can take the product home. The majority of layaway programs charge no interest and do not require a credit history, although many tack on a small fee typically about \$5 and

require that all payments be made within a specified time period. If a customer fails to make the necessary payments, many retailers offer a refund or store credit minus a cancellation fee and the item is placed back into circulation for sale.

The concept of layaway was introduced in the nineteenth century and enjoyed wide popularity over the years. It served as a lifeline for consumers struggling through the Great Depression in the 1930s, when unemployment rates approached 25 percent and ready cash was scarce. Layaway remained popular until the 1980s, when relaxed banking regulations enabled financial institutions to increase interest rates on unpaid credit card balances. As a result, banks began issuing credit cards to just about anyone. Consumers preferred the ability instantly to take home their purchase rather than waiting until after the final layaway payment. Retailers also embraced the credit card craze because it allowed them to realize revenue immediately, reduce time and costs associated with managing extended customer accounts, and eliminate the need for storage space required to house layaway merchandise. Consequently, layaway began to fade as an attractive payment option.

According to business solutions supplier Jesta I.S., credit card use quickly spun out of control, with average household debt soaring to 114 percent of household income by 2005. By 2008 Chapter 7 bankruptcy filings had jumped a staggering 47 percent from the year before. Credit-strapped consumers responded by slashing their retail spending, and sellers suffered their worst declines in decades. The situation sparked a resurgence in layaway programs.

Several of the big-name national retailers who utilize layaway TJK Companies (parent company of TJ Maxx and Marshalls), Burlington Coat Factory, and Sears Holdings Corporation (Sears, Kmart) said that demand for layaway is stronger than it has been in years. Consumer demand surged so much at Kmart that the company took the unconventional step of positioning its layaway program as the centerpiece of its national 2008 holiday advertising campaign.

ONLINE OUTSOURCING FOR LAYAWAY

Brick-and-mortar operations are not alone in embracing the layaway concept. Several layaway Web sites emerged on the scene around 2004 and 2005 as retail offshoots or independent outsourcing enterprises. Since then, most have reported big increases in business. One company called eLayaway, which offers automated layaway-payment processing for customers and retailers, experienced a tenfold membership leap from 7,500 to 75,000 during 2008. The Tallahassee, Florida-based company does not handle merchandise; it offers payment systems for some 1,200 retailers. The company explains: "For a 1.9 percent

transaction fee, consumers can set up an online schedule that automatically withdraws payments from their accounts. The fee includes the cost of shipping the item to the customer when the payments are complete." The company also offers layaway options for nontraditional purchases, such as travel and medical procedures, as part of its layaway outsourcing services.

LAYAWAY PROGRAM PARAMETERS

Businesses that want to develop layaway programs of their own should keep in mind that layaway programs are not suitable for every business. The type of operation plays an important role in determining suitability. For example, grocery stores tend to stock products with short shelf lives (fresh produce, dairy) that are not appropriate for extended payment schemes. Other types of businesses may need to impose restrictions to make layaway programs work. Theater tickets, for instance, may be offered for layaway but only within a timeframe prior to the performance to ensure that full payment is received before the curtain rises. Other important considerations include physical storage capacity, sufficient availability of personnel, and technical infrastructure.

Once the decision has been made to implement a layaway program, the small-business owner must determine the precise policies and procedures that will govern the program and write them out clearly. Businesses should:

- Determine which merchandise will be eligible for layaway. Consider price points and establish a cutoff line for offering layaway. There may be little benefit in offering layaway for a \$10 item, but for items selling at \$100 there may be some advantage.
- Set the amount of initial deposit. It could be a designated dollar figure or a percentage of the total purchase price.
- Establish the length of the layaway period. Some companies offer extended timeframes up to a year, while others require full payment within a few months or even weeks.
- Decide the frequency of payments within the layaway period. It is also important to have a policy about how to handle late payment and nonpayment, such as whether penalty fees will apply or if refunds will be issued.
- Determine whether transaction fees will be included as part of the layaway services, and if so the amount of those fees and when they will be paid.

Even the best layaway policies will falter without the resources to accommodate them. That is why it is essential to ensure inventory space for items on layaway. It helps in locating the merchandise quickly and preventing acciden-

tal resale of an item. Similarly it is imperative to have efficient and integrated processing systems that can accommodate multiple transaction types (e.g., making a layaway payment while purchasing a new item outright), real-time tracking of order status and physical merchandise, and on-demand customer and financial reporting. At the same time, personnel must be available and equipped to manage each part of the layaway process in order for it to run seamlessly and achieve optimal results for both the customer and the business.

LAYAWAY PROGRAM SUCCESS

There are several steps businesses can take to diminish the risk of problems arising from a layaway program. An attorney should review the final policy and forms to be sure they meet federal and state regulations and fully protect the interests of the business. Clear communication with the customer is also essential, so the business must obtain complete contact information and to spell out the terms of the layaway payment plan, supported by written documentation. It is important that the layaway item is described in detail and that the consumer receives a receipt for each payment made; a copy should be kept for business records. The customer should sign off when the item is picked up.

Businesses can use the repeat touch points with customers the multiple interactions between the business and consumer throughout the layaway process to encourage larger orders and repeat purchases. Consumers get the convenience of installment payments without having to use a credit card, and businesses generate good will and potentially more revenue.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bustillo, Miguel. "Layaway Is Making a Comeback." *Wall Street Journal* 22 October 2008. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB122463568072856927.html.
- Colliver, Victoria. "Layaway Popular Again With Strapped Shoppers." *San Francisco Chronicle.* 28 November 2008. Available from: http://www.elayaway.com/company/news/layaway popular again with strapped shoppers/.
- Jesta I. S. Inc. "Layaway: Rediscovering a Customer Service." June 2009. Available from: http://retailsolutionsonline.com/ download.mvc/Layaway Rediscovering A Customer Service 0001?VNETCOOKIE=NO.
- Klingenber, Rena. "A Layaway Plan for Your Jewelry." *Home Jewelry Business Success Resource.* Available from: http://www.home.jewelry.business.success.tips.com/layaway.plan.html.
- Peet, Judy. "In Tough Times, Retailers Pull Layaway Plan out of Storage." *Star Ledger News* 8 November 2008. Available from: http://www.nj.com/news/ledger/index.ssf?/base/news 14/122612194780670.xml&coll=1.

S. Miller, Anaxos

LAYOFFS, DOWNSIZING, AND OUTSOURCING

A "layoff" is an action by an employer to terminate employees for lack of work. The term connotes that the termination is temporary but it may well become permanent. A "downsizing" simply means releasing employees because the operation no longer needs them; reorganization or restructuring of the institution has eliminated jobs. An "RIF," which stands for "reduction in force," is an old and rather straightforward term, its most likely source being governmental and military changes in employment: both actually take place from time to time. Other additions to this terminology are "outsourcing" or "off-shoring," meaning that the work is being transferred to another organization either domestically or overseas.

The recession that began in 2008 triggered a great number of layoffs. According to *CNN Money*, "Initial jobless claims from mass layoffs totaled more than 2.1 million in 2008, up from about 1.6 million in 2007, and the highest figure in six years. The largest number of layoffs occurred in the Midwest, with more than 676,000 jobs lost en masse."

OTHER KINDS OF LAYOFFS

Sometimes, layoffs are a necessary corollary to seasonal or intermittent employment common in some industries, for example in construction, where building activity typically slows or stops in the winter months and resumes in spring. Industries that manufacture goods sold for winter use often have high levels of production (including lots of overtime) in the summer. The inverse of that takes place when spring and summer goods are made in winter. Industries highly linked with the tourist season typically have layoffs. People employed in these types of activities adapt to the layoffs by having alternative forms of employment in the "offseason." As seen in 2008, layoffs also take place in times of economic downturn because overall demand declines. Producers will cut back from three shifts to two or one or release some employees even when only operating one shift. Economy-driven layoffs are not always permanent, and workers may be "called back" when things pick up again.

The laid-off worker has no guarantee of being called back to work; similarly, the employer may not be able to hire back labor if contracts do not renew or the business does not pick up. It was a telling sign of the times that the Department of Labor (DOL) began collecting data on layoffs in April 1995 for the first time and has since published such data monthly. For example, in January 2010, the monthly report from the DOL states, "Employers took 1,761 mass layoff actions involving 182,261 workers." Even more revealing is the fact that the DOL

later added categories such as layoffs due to "overseas relocation" and "import competition" the latter category indicating jobs lost because work in-house has been replaced by imports.

Downsizing typically has multiple causes of which one may well be increased productivity. According to the DOL, productivity in manufacturing (output per hour) increased on average 2.7 percent *a year* from 2000 to 2009 and 3.2 percent a year in business as a whole. If demand for goods and services is steady, this means that each year fewer workers are needed to supply the economy. The second factor behind downsizing is declining revenue due either to a poor economy and a drop in consumer activity, or increased foreign competition. Finally, if labor is available at lower costs overseas and the work can be transferred, business will relocate jobs to reduce costs.

SMALL BUSINESS IS NOT EXEMPT

Small business is also subject to seasonal patterns and therefore lays off employees as needed, calling them back at a later time. More painfully, however, the small business must also respond to economic and market pressures and therefore must occasionally reduce its employment because the revenues are just not there. Every owner, therefore, should have plans and policies for reducing employment permanently. Such managerial techniques involve: 1) conformity with law; 2) appropriate communications; and 3) employee assistance, sometimes called "outplacement" in human resources jargon.

In common parlance the first issue is based on fairness, but fairness is enforced by employment and civil rights statues. When downsizing the workforce, the owner must base his or her actions on the requirements of the business and make every effort to avoid even the suggestion of bias against protected minorities: women, the disabled, racial minorities, workers over the age of forty, and veterans. In many cases, job terminations will be based on functions that can no longer be supported; if these have to be reduced rather than eliminated, a neutral criterion such as job tenure may be used, with the most junior employees terminated first. Such a rule would also apply if an across-the-board reduction, based on a percentage of all employees, is adopted. The rules being applied should be made public so that their fairness is visible to all involved, whether they stay or leave.

Communications are important both to maintain the morale of employees retained and to hold the goodwill of those discharged. They may be back again. The practice of announcing a downsizing late on Friday or the day before Christmas reflects adversely on the owner's courage and tact, of course. Employees may have to leave, but they appreciate a clear statement of the reason why they are being terminated and like to have as much notice as possible.

Some owners feel that they may lose the effective labor of those laid off by announcing early; but in almost all such situations, employees have long anticipated problems; therefore early notice may actually improve productivity during this period by removing uncertainty. If the selection rules are obviously fair and impartial, all employees will react favorably toward the company. This will be doubly true if the announcement includes information about help the employer intends to provide to those leaving. Announcing layoffs in a casual environment where an open forum is invited will allow employees to ask any questions they may have, thus clearing up any major misunderstandings and helping clarify that what is happening must happen, not that it is happening because the owner is greedy or discriminatory.

Providing outplacement help involves extra work on the owner's part but invariably has a favorable effect. Such help may involve getting assistance from one or more employment agencies, providing information on how to file for unemployment benefits, counseling by the owner or a third party, helping to prepare good resumes, providing leads and contacts, and preparing letters of recommendation.

Many owners, quite naturally, feel that the need to downsize is a sign of personal failure and this despite a good track record of long and successful employment of lots of people. Experience, however, teaches that business does have its downs as well as ups and also teaches that the owner will benefit from minimizing his or her own frustrations. A good way to do that is trying to help those affected.

ALTERNATIVES TO DOWNSIZING

A few companies have had, and continue to have, "no-layoff" policies or, more realistically, a "no-layoff" philosophy. Julia King, writing in *Computerworld*, described two such companies, Lincoln Electric and FedEx. "The employment practices go by different names," King wrote, "but the spirit and business strategies behind them are the same. By shunning downsizing as a matter of corporate values, both companies are looking to create a fiercely loyal and productive workforce, which in turn generates high customer satisfaction ratings and bottom-line results. And so far, it's a strategy that seems to work well, in both good economic times and bad."

Elizabeth Smith Barnes, writing in *Workforce Management*, described the no-layoff policy of Hypertherm, Inc. Barnes provided a telling quote from the company's founder, Dick Couch, revealing the mind-set behind such policies. "I was at a conference on entrepreneurship at Dartmouth," Barnes quotes Couch as saying. "The guy next to me was a young, very bright venture capitalist who believed

that the purpose of business is to maximize shareholder equity. I say that the purpose of business is to satisfy the customer and to focus on the development and well-being of your associates, from which good things will happen including the 'accidental' benefit to shareholders. It seems some corporate folks are never going to understand the value of no layoffs because their fundamental philosophy about what we're in business for is very different."

However, no-layoff policies are not realistic for many small businesses, and certainly not realistic at all for the marketplace in general and global companies. However, the practices of leaders suggest ways and means both of avoiding layoffs and dealing with cost problems creatively. Techniques mentioned include careful hiring, cross-training of employees so that many are able to shift from job to job, intense employee involvement in the business through suggesting programs and innovations, and, in the extreme case, pay reductions or reduced work hours so that all employees stay and share the hardship in common

SEE ALSO Constructive Discharge; Employee Termination.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barnes, Elizabeth Smith. "No Layoff Policy." Workforce Management. July 2003.

Chappell, Lindsay. "Nissan Sizes Up Detroit Job Seekers." Automotive News. 13 March 2006.

Crew, Vince. "Layoffs Only As a Last Resort." *Home Care Magazine.* 1 March 2006.

King, Julia. "Jobs for Life." Computerworld. 14 January 2002.Langreth, Robert, and Matthew Herper. "Storm Warnings."Forbes. 13 March 2006.

Maltby, Emily. "When Cutting Costs Means Axing Your Friends." *CNNMoney.com.* 2 October 2008. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2008/10/02/smallbusiness/smallbiz layoffs.smb/index.htm.

Noer, David M. Healing the Wounds: Overcoming the Trauma of Layoffs and Revitalizing Downsized Organizations. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"PA Examines Merger Related Job Losses." *TelecomWeb News Digest.* 17 March 2006.

"Recent Layoffs in the Mortgage Industry." Origination News. March 2006.

Sheff, Harry. "Weekly News Briefs; Back Pay, Unions, and Layoffs Oh My! Brief Accounts of Call Center News from Tucson to Dubai." *CommWeb.* 9 March 2006.

Stetler, Brian. "In 2009, Layoffs Is the Business to Be In." *New York Times.* 20 January 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/21/business/21layoffs.html.

Tobin, Bill. "Last in the Lifeboat: Being a Loyal Employee Doesn't Preclude Preparing to Be RIFd. It's in Your Best Interest to Be Prepared for Any Eventuality." *Modern Plastics Worldwide.* March 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Mass Layoff Statistics." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/mls/home.htm. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Labor Productivity and Costs." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/lpc/home.htm#overview. Retrieved March 25, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Mass Layoffs Summary." 17 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.bls.gov/news.release/mslo.nr0.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Productivity and Costs, Fourth Quarter and Annual Averages 2009, Revised." 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/prod2.nr0.htm.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

LEARNING CURVES

Learning curves graphically portray the costs and benefits of experience when performing routine or repetitive tasks. Also known as experience curves, cost curves, efficiency curves, and productivity curves, they illustrate how the cost per unit of output decreases over time as the result of accumulated workforce learning and experience. That is, as cumulative output increases, learning and experience cause the cost per unit to decrease. Experience and learning curves are used by businesses in production planning, cost forecasting, and setting delivery schedules, among other applications. The nature of how humans learn, how the economy works, how supply and demand can be forecast, and how businesses can excel or fail can often be understood using various learning and cost curves.

Learning curves are geometric curves that can be graphed on the basis of a formula. Typically, the X (horizontal) axis measures cumulative output, and the Y (vertical) axis measures the cost per unit. The curve starts with a high cost per unit at the beginning of output, decreases quickly at first, then levels out as cumulative output increases. The slope of the learning curve is an indication of the rate at which learning becomes transformed into cost savings.

LEARNING CURVE BASIC STANDARDS

An 80 percent learning curve is standard for many activities and is sometimes used as an average in cost forecasting and production planning. An 80 percent learning curve means that, for every doubling of output, the cost of new output is 80 percent of prior output. As output doubles from one unit to two units to four units, the learning curve descends quite sharply as costs decrease dramatically. As output increases, it takes longer to double previous output, and the learning curve flattens out. Thus, costs decrease at a slower pace when cumulative output is higher.

One can explain the shape of learning curves another way. When a new task or production operation begins, a person or system learns quickly, and the learning curve is steep. With each additional repetition, less learning occurs and the curve flattens out. At the beginning of production or learning, individuals or systems are said to be "high" on the learning curve. That means that costs per unit are high, and cumulative output is low. Individuals and systems "move down" the experience or learning curve by learning to complete repetitive tasks more efficiently, eliminating hesitation and mistakes, automating certain tasks, and making adjustments to procedures or systems.

Some theorists believe that learning curves are not actually curves, but more like jagged lines that follow a curving pattern. They assert that learning occurs in brief spurts of progress, followed by small fallbacks to previous levels, rather than in a smooth progressive curve. Such a model of learning, however, does not affect the usefulness of learning curves in business and production applications.

The phrase, of course, has spread from management science to business and other activities generally. In the broader frame "learning curve" has come to mean that every new activity requires the acquisition of knowledge and skill. It takes time (and therefore money) to master new jobs and new fields, but accumulated knowledge provides efficiency and leverage.

EXPERIENCE CURVES: WHAT MATTERS IN BUSINESS IS KNOW HOW

In today's global marketplace, nearly every industry will face changes in how business is done, how products are made, and how services are delivered. For these reasons, it is important that employees continue to learn more and more about their trade while they maintain their jobs. In general, a given tradesperson can improve his or her overall effectiveness and productivity within a small business. This will behoove both workers and the employer: higher productivity means more product in less time, and it also means that the workers, having educated themselves on the job, have made themselves more valuable to the overall operation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Averkamp, Harold. "What Is a Learning Curve?" Accounting Coach. com. 28 August 2009. Available from: http://blog.accountingcoach.com/what is a learning curve/.
- Chambers, Stuart, and Robert Johnston. "Experience Curves in Services: Macro and Micro Level Approaches." *International Journal of Operations and Production Management*. July 2000.
- Das, Gurcharan. "Education: A Learning Curve; What's Behind India's Success in the Global Knowledge Economy? One Key Is a Boom in Private Schools for All." Newsweek International. 6 March 2006.
- Kyle, Scott G. The Power Curve: Smart Investing Using Dividends, Options, and the Magic of Compounding. La Jolla, Calif.: Nautilus Press, 2009.

Lapre, Michael A., Amit Shankar Mukherjee, and Luk N. Van Wassenhove. "Behind the Learning Curve: Linking Learning Activities to Waste Reduction." *Management Science*. May 2000

Stock, Howard J. "Learning Curve: How One Rep Who Wasn't Afraid to Ask (and Pay) for Help Has Found It Is Boosting His Production." *Bank Investment Consultant*. February 2006.

Waterworth, Christopher J. "Relearning the Learning Curve: A Review of the Derivation and Applications of Learning Curve Theory." *Project Management Journal*. March 2000.

Woolridge, Adrian. "Big Think in the Boardroom." Wall Street Journal. 12 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj. com/article/SB100014240527487048693045751095911099 00792.html?mod=googlenews wsj.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

LEARNING ORGANIZATIONS

The term learning organization refers to the orientation of organizational stakeholders towards the continuous pursuit of new knowledge and approaches for executing work processes both at the individual and collective level. The key objectives of learning organizations are closely related to those of research & development (R&D) activities in organizations.

Notably, though, the two concepts are diametrically different from each other in terms of adoption and application. Whereas R&D is a formal component of an organization's strategic planning, organizational learning has more to do with voluntary search for new approaches to work processes by organizational stakeholders either individually or collectively. Moreover, the orientation towards learning organizations occurs through gradual changes in organizational culture, while R&D can be adopted and applied in organizational operational structures at any point in time.

Indeed, the core activities of learning organizations are identifiable as the exploitation of new thinking patterns and a collective approach to the breaking of new grounds of knowledge. The modes of operations in learning organizations are subject to the influence of self-driven initiatives by individual employees and work groups. The concept of a learning organization is a key ingredient of operations for small business enterprises seeking to achieve competitive advantage. By and large, learning organizations must demonstrate commitment to:

- Well-defined and interactive communication processes
- High frequency of inquisitiveness among employees
- · Guaranteed feedback communication channels

 Adequate support for individual and group efforts targeted towards the generation of new and emerging work approaches

The prevalence of interactive communication processes dismantles the difficulties associated with hierarchical flow of information through flexible peer-to-peer communication exchanges across hierarchical structures. Frequency of inquisitiveness among employees, on its part, breeds a culture of peer-to-peer consultations and an increased appetite for understanding interdisciplinary organizational functionalities.

Guaranteed feedback communication channels portend a motivational impact among employees as they gain confidence and self-efficacy while discharging individual and collective organizational responsibilities. Organizational support for individual and group-initiated knowledge initiatives encourages continuous exploration for alternative and enhanced approaches for improving overall operational and strategic performance in business organizations.

HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE OF LEARNING ORGANIZATIONS

Learning organizations is a management conceptual framework that is closely identifiable with the work of Peter Senge (b. 1947). The concept emerged in the 1980s when it was used in reference to pragmatic organizational entities that pursued experimental approaches to business process in response to markets characterized by high levels of turbulence and competition.

Arguably, the proponents of the organizational learning concept had in mind the lengthy economic recession that hit the United States in the early 1980s, a period during which many business organizations experienced huge losses or closed down all together. To this end, business organizations kept on crafting appropriate strategic measures designed to guarantee their survival during periods of economic difficulties but also to optimize existing business opportunities. Senge played a pivotal role in reigniting incisive discussions on the subject of learning organizations through his 1990 book The Fifth Discipline: The art and Practice of Learning Organizations. In fact, Senge is credited with having catapulted organizational learning to prominence in both the corporate world and academic domains. Senge earned his graduate engineering degree and social systems modeling Ph.D. from Stanford University and Massachusetts Institute of Technology, respectively.

Senge devoted much of his study of organizational dynamism and adaptation strategies to operational challenges of varying natures imposed by an ever-changing business environment. He also founded the Society for Organizational Learning (SoL) in 1997, a not-for-profit

organization governed by members that went on to replace the Center for Organizational Learning previously run by the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. Senge's dalliance with the concept of learning organizations saw him earn distinguished accolades and recognitions in the United States and across the globe. In 1999, for example, the *Journal of Business Strategy* accorded him recognition as one of the twenty-four most influential business strategists of the twentieth century. His pragmatic ideas on organizational learning have continued to resonate in the corporate world as well as among small and medium-sized business enterprises through the twenty-first century.

CHARACTERISTICS OF LEARNING ORGANIZATIONS

Learning organizations are usually characterized by an expansion of people's capacity for creating the desired results in work processes and responsibilities. In his critical analysis of learning organizations, Senge modeled his arguments on five main pillars of reference: personal mastery, mental models, systems thinking, team learning, and shared vision. Whereas the first two characteristics are premised on transformation of employees or other key organizational stakeholders at individual levels, the last three characteristics are heavily reliant on group transformation dynamics in organizations.

Personal Mastery. The characteristic of personal mastery has at its core the ability to remain realistic while articulating future prospects at the individual level in an organizational set up. Individuals who are committed to self-mastery demonstrate open and honest receptiveness to prevailing realities and constantly seek clarification to their visions. Ultimately, self-mastery stands to reap greater benefits if individuals are:

- Exposed to continuous interactions with organizational leaders who have the potential to exert positive influence
- Allowed to share and express their experiences openly
- Subjected to frequent interactions at different levels of supervision
- Encouraged to follow up on feedback whenever seeking clarifications
- Inclined to achieve favorable balance between work responsibilities and personal life

The successful adoption of self-mastery as a component of learning organization processes potentially enhances the capacity of a business enterprise to harness sustained employee commitment to organizational operational and strategic objectives. Employees and other members of the

organization gain the ability to confront any challenges that are related to their work performance and contribute suggestions for improving work processes.

Mental Models. Mental models refers to a transformational attribute that defines the capacity of an individual within an organization to draw realistic comparisons between perceptions and the vision that guides one's beliefs. In effect, an individual achieves coherence in understanding by pursuing a reconciled position between reality and perception. Mental models are largely influenced by logic and philosophical orientation at individual levels such that learning organizations stand to benefit from the development of potentially valuable habits and talents among employees. Progressive individuals in learning organizations facilitate the development of their mental models by:

- 1. creating learning schedules;
- 2. demonstrating openness in their self-reflections;
- 3. practicing persistence in seeking clarifications; and
- 4. continuously adapting to changes in organizational work processes.

The subjection of learning organizations to mental models potentially leads to diminished defensiveness and reflexive attitudes among employees when performing their routine duties. As such, the organization gets to breed functional behavioral patterns supported by the willingness and readiness of employees to confront difficult work situations.

Shared Vision. Shared vision is a characteristic of learning organizations that focuses on the creation of a common futuristic position among individuals work groups in an organization. Shared visions draw impetus from mutual understanding of both short-term and long-term objectives that have significant implications for the future survival of the organization. Group-initiated measures such as honesty, trustworthiness, spirit of cooperation, genuine participation of group members, disseminative communication attitudes, and interpersonal empathy are paramount ingredients of successful development of shared vision in the organizational culture. Indeed, shared vision enables work groups to adjust to organizational changes with the desired speed and convenience as members collectively contribute to the achievement of acceptable standards of compliance. Similarly, the alignment of the interests of each of the members of a group to the group's overall work and communication objectives eliminates conflicts and enhances interpersonal understanding.

Team Learning. The team learning characteristic of learning organizations bears some similarities with shared

vision in that it emphasizes the nurturing of genuine interactions and relationships among work groups in organizations. To this end, individuals are encouraged to withdraw any forms of reservations about each other so as to be able to initiate objective intragroup dialogue as opposed to passive discussions and negotiations. A learning organization seeking to initiate and continuously enhance its team learning characteristic should always prioritize the creation of effective feedback-oriented communication processes both upwards and downwards in its hierarchical structures.

Dialogue among members of a group should always be premised on building of consensus rather than mere rubber stamping of predetermined decisions. The activities of work groups should also be informed by creativity, imagination, and ingenuity among members. Careful consideration of the team learning attribute in a business organization ignites a collective sense of awareness for a work group, promotes indiscriminative learning and free exchange of ideas across the entire hierarchy of an organization, and stimulates objective cohesion.

Systems Thinking. Systems thinking is a group transformation characteristic that defines the contextual approach to thinking with due reference to the consequential impact of actions to all parts and components of a system. By and large, systems thinking encourages dynamism in building interrelationships in organizational processes. The aspects of organizational knowledge and communication gain increased significance as different work groups pursue integrative approaches to work. The end result of successful inception of systems thinking in organizational processes is the achievement of continuity in learning processes and revolutionized approaches to change.

SETTING THE FOUNDATION FOR A LEARNING ORGANIZATION

Learning organizations exhibit particular types of organizational change processes and especially knowledge acquisition processes. Indeed, a learning organization dismantles any traces of authoritarian hierarchical structures by encouraging active rather than passive contribution of employees in decision-making processes in the organization. The organization can develop and maintain the desired standards of knowledge and skills among employees at the individual level and for the entire organization as well.

Ultimately, the provision of development opportunities for employees in an organization is an inducement strategy that motivates employees and also ignites devotion in their contributions to organizational work processes. Bard Kuvaas and Anders Dysvik further emphasized that it is particularly important for an organization to demonstrate that the work contributions of employees are

always valuable and appreciated. Such gestures empower employees and enable them to draw positive perceptions between the value of their individual and group efforts on the one hand and their individual well-being on the other. Employee development further creates interests for knowledge advancement through pursuit of educational and training programs.

APPROACHES TOWARDS BECOMING A LEARNING ORGANIZATION

The transformation of organizational cultural orientation into that of a learning organization is not a preserve of large corporate entities only but is also of significance to small business enterprises. The concept of learning organizations is a source of competitive advantage for organizations seeking to utilize the continuous pursuit of knowledge as a strategy for keeping pace with changes imposed by globalization and technological advancements. However, the transformation of an organizational entity into a learning organization cannot be achieved over a short spell of time. The process requires long-term commitment and gradual adoption of relevant strategies targeted towards changing the organizational culture.

The aspect of developing learning within the cultural context of the organization has been emphasized by Moya Mason in an article titled "What Is a Learning Organization?" Evidently, gradual acculturation of learning into the structures of an organization provides the basis for creating a continuous and sustainable learning culture capable of outliving different generations of employees.

The Toyota Motor Vehicle Corporation is one example of an organization where continuous learning is synonymous with organizational culture. The company incorporated team work and continuous employee training within its core production systems with a view to empower employees through multitask responsibilities. To this end, work teams are accorded numerous minor responsibilities such as repair of equipment in exercises that also involve the participation of team leaders.

Peter Senge's works have always emphasized the need of organizations to be able to design leadership structures that are effective and whose composition are a reflection of the different people across all levels of functionalities in the organizations. There must also be adequate recognition of the fact that the members of an organization are capable of seeking solutions to problems facing the organization by pursuing knowledge through continuous learning. The stated measures should then be coupled with the creation of a culture of trust, open approach to issues, and honesty so as to be able to empower employees through allocation of decision-making responsibilities.

However, the gradual change in organizational culture can only be successful if the organization endeavors to shift the mindset of employees from a self-centered perspective to a collective perspective of themselves in the organization. In an article titled "Make Learning Matter: Become a Learning Organization," Susan Heathfield proposed three approaches towards becoming a learning organization, namely:

- 1. beginning with the leadership role;
- creating a company-specific learning organization setup;
- 3. debriefing of each and every project and initiative.

Leading by Example. The aspect of beginning with the leadership role has a lot to do with the commitment of leaders to learning from the perspective of role models. Leaders of the organization bear the responsibility of crafting an appropriate vision that defines the reasons for the existence of an organization and subsequently communicates the same vision to the rest of the organization. More importantly, communication of the significance of continuous learning and improvement of work processes should remain paramount among the strategies adopted by organizational leaders. However, the leadership of an organization should always endeavor to consider alternative views about a vision from the rest of the organization's employees through consensus building. The approach of constant consultations with employees provides managers with the much-needed facilitation for acting as agents of change and models of continuous learning processes.

Kaizen is one good example of a continuous learning strategy that is practiced by managers in learning organizations in the implementation of continuous improvement objectives. Kaizen is a simple model for effecting change in organizations through the convergence of small improvement efforts contributed by all employees. Indeed, kaizen is premised on the implementation of continuous efforts designed to enhance the overall performance of an organization. The involvement of each and every member of an organization in the continuous improvement processes is what informs the core objectives of kaizen. Normally, organizations apply kaizen through a two-pronged approach consisting of maintenance and improvement.

The maintenance aspect involves emphasis on the full implementation of the prevailing standards of operations, management, and technology. As Vadim Kotelnikov observed in his article "Kaizen: The Japanese Strategy of Continuous Improvement," the maintenance attribute is observed by establishing appropriate policies and standard operating procedures (SOPs) followed by the emphasis on the mastery of the SOPs by all organizational members. Improvement, on the other hand, entails continuous

reviews of the prevailing organizational processes with the objective of establishing enhanced operational, managerial, and technological standards. Kotelnikov pointed out the example of suggestion systems where two-way communication is integrated in organizational work processes to enable employees to interact freely with managers and amongst themselves.

Creation of Own Learning Organization. The creation of a company-specific learning organization is an approach that seeks to bring on board the contribution of every member of an organization in the transformation processes geared towards becoming a learning organization. According to Heathfield, creation of an own learning organization can be achieved through simple actions such as reading together and attending training programs. The collective pursuit of self-enhancement activities within different groups in an organization enhances cohesion and interpersonal communication among members of the group. The strategy is particularly applicable in the development of leadership programs at different levels of organizational hierarchies. For example, departmental heads in an organization can form an effective reading group through which they can share insights into different ways they can enhance their leadership styles. Similarly, a head of a particular department can form a reading group for the purpose of discussing different chapters of a book that are relevant to the work and responsibilities of members of the department.

Canon, for example, developed a working system where workshop supervisors were required to take a 30-minute break once a day solely to meditate on ways of introducing improvements in the work setup. As such, the workshop supervisors utilized the brief breaks to think through the work process with the objective of coming up with appropriate suggestions for improving work processes in their designated workplace. Canon even went a notch higher by incorporating a continuous program for optimizing employee performance at the workplace called the Five S's (Seiri, Seiton, Seiso, Seiketsu, and Shitsuke). These are Japanese expressions that mean sort, set in order, shine, standardize, and sustain, respectively, and they serve as the guiding framework through which employees continuously improve their job performance.

Training programs and professional conferences are also appropriate sources of skills and knowledge for pursuing new ways of doing things and ultimately improving work performance. An organization can also enhance learning processes among its leaders through the provision of alternative learning materials such as electronic notebooks, information databases, or Web sites. Generally, leading by example is designed to achieve the overriding objective of encouraging learning through the empowerment of employees.

Debriefing of Organizational Projects and Initiatives.

The significance of continuous learning in organizations is clear because experience has shown that workplace improvement programs have a direct bearing upon the performance standards of an organization. Debriefing of organizational initiatives and projects provides leaders and team members of an organization with the opportunity to assess the factors that lead to the success or failure of its strategic programs like new product development or introduction of information systems.

The debriefing process enables the organizational leaders to set benchmarks to improve on successful projects or, in case of a failed project, design measures to avoid failure in future. For example, management styles in Japan not only provide employees with opportunity to raise different forms of suggestions but also encourage them to do so frequently. Organizational managers then proceed to incorporate some of the employee suggestions in the overall operational objectives and strategies of the organization. Employees are also accorded due recognition for their contribution towards improvement of work processes.

By heralding employee contributions towards the smooth running of an organization's short-term and longterm affairs, the organization's leadership gets to build positive perceptions among its employees. In a study titled "Front Line Managers as Agents in the HRM Performance Casual Chain: Theory, Analysis and Evidence," John Purcell and Susan Hutchison observed that the perception of employees of the behavioral aspects of an organization's leadership directly related to their work performance and commitment to organizational objectives. The assumption is particularly true with regard to organizations that rely on line managers in the execution of significant human resource management responsibilities. Realistically, line managers portend influential impact on the outcome of employee work initiatives relative to their perception of the organization in its entirety.

The key areas of employee perception include the effectiveness of supervisory support and the level of commitments to employee development investments. This directly impacts employee commitment and the quality of their work. The debriefing process should not be treated as a chance for blaming others for the failure of a project or bestowing too much praise on an individual for the success of a project. Rather, the process should be treated as an avenue for pursuing greater knowledge and understanding about the key factors that contributed to the success or failure of a project.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, James, Andrew D. James, and Phil Gamlen. "Formal Versus Informal Knowledge Networks in R&D: A Case Study Using Social Network Analysis." *R&D Management* 37, no. 3 (2007): 179–96.

- Bokeno, Michael. "Complexity: An Alternative Paradigm for Teamwork Development." *Journal of Development and Learning Organizations* 22, no. 6, (2008): 7–10.
- Cormier, Sherry I., and Harold L. Hackney. *Conceptualizing Issues and Setting Goals: Counseling Strategies and Interventions.* 7th ed. Boston, Mass.: Pearson Education, 2008.
- Dowling, Peter J., Marion Festing, and Allen D. Engle Sr. International Human Resource Management: Managing People in a Multinational Context. 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2009.
- Eunson, Baden. Communicating in the 21st Century. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Heathfield, Susan M. "Make Learning Matter: Become a Learning Organization." *About.com*. Available from http:// humanresources.about.com/od/educationgeneral/a/learning org.htm.
- Kirton, Gill, and Anne Marie Greene. "The Costs and Opportunities of Doing Diversity Work in Mainstream Organisations." *Human Resources Management Journal* 19 no. 2, (2009): 159–75.
- Kotelnikov, Vadim. "Kaizen: The Japanese Strategy of Continuous Improvement." 1000 Ventures.com. Available from: http://www.1000ventures.com/business guide/mgmt kaizen main.html.
- Kuvaas, Bard, and Anders Dysvik. "Exploring Alternative Relationships between Perceived Investment in Employee Development, Perceived Supervisor Support and Employee Outcomes." *Human Resource Journal* 20, no. 2, (2010): 138 56.
- Mason, Moya K. "Debate over Coaching and Mentoring in Today's Workplace: Why Do We Need Coaching and Mentoring Programs?" *MKM Research*. Available from: http://www.moyak.com/papers/coaching mentoring definitions.html.
- Mason, Moya K. "What Is a Learning Organization?" *MKM Research*. Available from:http://www.moyak.com/papers/learning organization.html.
- McBride, David. "The Toyota Culture of Continuous Improvement." *Reliable Plant.* Available from: http://www.reliableplant.com/Read/10817/toyota continuous improvement.
- Nevis, Edwin C., Anthony J. DiBella, and Janet M. Gould. "Understanding Organizations as Learning Systems." Society for Organizational Learning. Available from: http://www.solonline.org/res/wp/learning sys.html.
- Purcell, John, and Susan Hutchison. "Front Line Managers as Agents in the HRM Performance Casual Chain: Theory, Analysis and Evidence." *Human Resource Management Journal* 17, no. 1 (2001): 2 20.

Ingati, Anaxos

LEASING PROPERTY

A lease is a contract between an owner and a user of property. In business lease agreements, the owner (lessor) receives financial compensation and in exchange, the tenant (lessee) is given the right to operate his or her

business on the property. There are many different types of property lease arrangements and many different considerations that business owners should weigh before entering into such a contract. Leasing is very popular with small-business owners: such arrangements allow new or financially strapped businesses to divert their capital to other business needs. Indeed, many small businesses operate in leased facilities for their entire existence. Leasing property, of course, may itself be a small-business activity.

Web sites are increasingly easy to create and maintain, and many small businesses start first with a virtual, Web-based business before growing to a bricks-and-mortar site. "E-tailors" are a new breed of retailers who sell exclusively online and do not operate a traditional storefront. Ebay.com has been the platform for the launch of many small businesses that sell niche products. Other online auction or marketplace sites, such as etsy.com for handmade items, provide a low-overhead way for a business to start selling to customers. Small business owners may run the shipping logistics out of their home, or lease a space that does not need to be prime, high-rent real estate for shopping.

In addition to the use of Web-based retail, there are many kinds of property to lease, including mall kiosks and food carts. Many urban centers have seen an explosion of food carts. Portland, Oregon, had 461 mobile food carts registered in 2009, representing a 25 percent increase from 2008, according to a January 2010 article by *Oregon Business*. Vendors specialize in a variety of food, from frog legs to Thai to tacos. Food carts can be financed like an automobile or purchased used.

Business owners should be aware that lease costs are more expensive in high-traffic or highly visible areas. Lease terms are largely negotiable and can even be renegotiated after the lease is signed under certain circumstances. Declining property values and occupancy rates can create an upside for business owners looking to sign a new lease or renegotiate lease terms. Before signing the lease, business owners should inquire about leasing incentives, such as a free period of rent, free improvements to the property, or paid moving expenses. A business owner already leasing during a recession can try to renegotiate a lease if the landlord would prefer lowering rent to lessee going out of business and no longer paying rent.

TYPES OF PROPERTY LEASES

There are several different types of property leases, including full-service lease, gross lease, net lease, and percentage lease.

Full-Service Lease. This type of lease is used primarily in multitenant office buildings. In essence, lessees who agree to such arrangements pay a single lump sum for a wide range of supplementary services in addition to the lease

payment. Under the terms of full-service leases, the landlord is responsible for providing a number of different services for his or her tenants, including security, maintenance, janitorial, and various utilities (water, electricity, air conditioning, heat).

Gross Lease. Under the terms of a gross lease contract, the lessee pays the lessor a gross amount for rent (as well as sales tax when applicable). Property costs such as property taxes, insurance, and maintenance are the landlord's responsibility; the tenant is responsible for utilities. Sometimes the lease contract will include provisions that require the tenant to cover property costs that go over a certain specified level.

Variations of this basic lease arrangement include the flat lease and the step lease. The flat lease is the most basic type of agreement and generally the most popular with small businesses. It calls for the lessee to pay a flat set price for a specific period of time. The step lease, on the other hand, calls for a gradual escalation of the base rent payment over time in recognition of the likely rise in owner expenses in such areas as taxes, insurance premiums, and maintenance. A related lease contract, usually known as the cost-of-living lease, includes rent increases based on general inflation figures rather than increases in specific expenses.

Net Lease. The net lease is the most ubiquitous of the various lease contract types. Under the terms of a net lease, the tenant pays the landlord a base rent plus an additional sum that covers the tenant's share of property taxes. When taxes increase, it is the tenant's responsibility to cover those costs. The obligations of each tenant are figured by determining what percentage of the total facility is occupied by each tenant; thus a tenant occupying 20 percent of the facility pays 20 percent of the increase.

Variations of the basic net lease include the "double-net" and "triple-net" lease. Under a double-net lease, the tenant is responsible for picking up added insurance premiums as well as tax increases; under triple-net leases, tenants are responsible for covering insurance premiums, tax increases, and costs associated with maintenance and repair of the building, the parking lot, and other areas used by the lessee. The triple-net lease is popular with landlords for obvious reasons; small-business owners should note that such arrangements sometimes make landlords less attentive to upkeep in these areas than they might be if they had to foot the bill themselves.

Percentage Lease. This arrangement calls for tenants to pay a base rent and sometimes also a percentage of the lessee's gross revenue. This percentage, which can run as high as 10-12 percent in some contracts, is paid on an annual, semiannual, or quarterly basis (some malls and

Leasing Property

shopping centers, however, call for even more frequent payments). This arrangement is a favorite of lessors with property in coveted retail areas. Tenants are less favorably inclined, but the laws of supply and demand often make it possible for owners of desirable property to insist on it. Small-business owners should fully understand what the contract defines as "gross revenue." "Be specific in how you define gross sales," wrote Fred Steingold in *Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business.* "Depending on your type of business, certain items should be deducted from gross sales before the percentage rent is determined. Here are some possibilities:

- · returned merchandise
- · charges you make for delivery and installation
- · sales from vending machines
- refundable deposits
- catalog or mail-order sales
- · sales tax

In short, make sure your lease excludes all items that overstate your sales from the location you're renting."

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF LEASING

The Small Business Administration (SBA) counsels small business owners to consider a variety of factors when weighing whether to lease or buy property. These considerations include:

- Operating requirements if the business's operating requirements are expected to change significantly over the next several years, leasing would probably be preferable, since it allows businesses to move more easily.
- Capital supply and capital needs. Leasing frees up a
 greater percentage of a small business's capital for
 other operating needs (advertising, production,
 equipment, payroll, etc.). If the business does not
 have a lot of extra cash on hand (and few small
 businesses do), then leasing may be the more sensible
 choice. This is probably the biggest reason why small
 companies lease.
- Financing and payment flexibility. It is generally
 easier to secure financing to lease rather than purchase
 a property. In addition, leases can be spread out over
 longer periods than loans and can be structured to
 compensate for cash flow variations (the latter can be
 an important factor for seasonal businesses).
- Resale value. Is the value of the property likely to increase? If so, how much? Many small-business owners choose to purchase rather than lease even if

- they have to accrue significant debt if they decide that the asset is a worthwhile long-term investment.
- Equipment. Many lease agreements include stipulations that provide lessees with increased flexibility in terms of upgrading and maintaining equipment.
- Taxes. Property owners enjoy tax benefits such as depreciation and investment tax credits that are not open to tenants.

OTHER LEASE TERMS

In addition, there are other elements of a lease agreement that can weigh heavily on a contract's overall acceptability. Details of lease contracts can vary enormously. "In theory," noted Steingold, "all terms of a lease are negotiable. Just how far you can negotiate, however, depends on economic conditions. If desirable properties are close to full occupancy in your city, landlords may not be willing to negotiate with you over price or other major lease terms. On the other hand, in many parts of the country where commercial space has been over-built, landlords are eager to bargain with small businesses to fill empty units."

Leasehold Improvements. Leases typically cover any remodeling that needs to be done to the property and specify who will pay for it. Most such work falls under the category of "leasehold improvements": carpeting, insulation, plumbing and electrical wiring, lighting, windows, ceiling tiles, sprinkler and security systems, and heating and air conditioning systems. The lease should specify each improvement and when it will be made ideally before move-in. A landlord will be more willing to make such improvements if the lease duration is long, the space taken is substantial, and the improvements are general in nature. However, as Steingold noted, "if you [the small business owner] have specialized needs for example, you're running a photo lab or a dance studio and your darkroom or hardwood floor would be of limited value to most future tenants, don't expect the landlord to willingly pick up the costs of the improvements. The landlord may even want to charge you something to cover the cost of remodeling the space after you leave." Some leases provide tenants with the option of making improvements themselves provided that they adhere to certain guidelines and restrictions.

Length of Lease. Negotiations between tenants and landlords often snag on the question of lease length unless the small-business owner has a clear picture of the future. Lessors normally want long leases, while some lessees prefer short leases with rights of renewal. Generally, small-business owners try to secure leases with mid-range lengths. Leases of less than a year can leave them more vulnerable than they would like, but multiyear terms can be dangerous as well, especially if the business is new and unproven. A common compromise is to include an "option clause" in the contract so that the lessee can stay if he or she wishes at the conclusion of the original lease period.

Exclusivity. Many small-business owners quite reasonably insist that any lease agreement they sign contain what is commonly known as an "exclusivity clause." This clause provides the tenant with an exclusive right to sell his or her product or service on the property, obliging the lessor to prevent such sales by other tenants.

Insurance. Landlords often ask lessees to secure insurance in the event that: 1) the tenant damages the leased property; or 2) customers or others suffer injuries on the premises. Such clauses may be absent if the space rented is strictly for office use. When insurance is required by the tenant, the landlord frequently sets the amount.

Use of Premises. Shopping center/strip mall landlords typically include language in the lease contract providing specific details on approved uses of the premises that are being rented. Such stipulations often serve to protect the businesses of other tenants. For example, the owner of a cafe in a strip mall may be quite unhappy if his neighbor, who formerly ran a quiet sports memorabilia shop, decides to change gears and launch a tattoo parlor.

In addition, lease contracts provide stipulations and regulations on many other issues of interest to both lessors and lessees. These include:

- Signage (regulates the size, style, and brightness of tenant advertising signs)
- Compliance with various zoning laws, permits, and restrictions on use of space
- · Compliance with other local, state, and federal laws
- Subletting or assigning the lease
- · Definition of the space being leased
- Security deposit
- Landlord's right to enter leased space
- Relocation (wherein the landlord relocates a tenant to another space because of remodeling or expansion by a neighboring tenant)
- Default provisions
- Hours of operation
- Incidents of damage or destruction from natural causes
- Repairs
- Indemnification provisions

- Abandonment (by the tenant, through outright abandonment, diminished hours of operation, etc.)
- Condemnation (cases where all or part of the property is taken by city, county, state, or federal government for other use, such as road, right-of-way, or utility easement)
- Bailout clauses (in the event of catastrophic developments tornadoes, riots, wars, floods, droughts, etc.)
- Cotenancy clauses (allows the business owner to break the lease if an anchor store closes or moves)
- Recapture clauses (also known as a cancellation clause, this allows landlords to evict tenants for breach of contract if the tenant is unable to meet minimum rent requirements)

CHOOSING BETWEEN EXISTING AND PLANNED BUILDINGS

Most start-up businesses move into already existing facilities. Many small-business owners with the means to do so choose new facilities for the features or the prestige and take out leases while the facility is still in its planning stages. The savvy small-business owner will consider the potential benefits and drawbacks of both choices before deciding. "Leasing in an existing building provides the Lessee ... with more [knowledge about the place] at the time new space is occupied than any other facility option," wrote Wadman Daly in Relocating Your Workplace. "More so than in any other circumstances, the [lessee] is in a position to closely inspect both the facility and the terms of proposed leases in a number of competing locations. However, the nature of the lease in an existing building signifies minimum tenant control over the potential variables in either lease or facility. Rental rates, maintenance and escalation costs, utilities and building features are fixed or relatively non-negotiable. Landlords may vary in their abatements and finish-to-suit clauses, however their basic price structure, like that of the building and mechanical systems, remains unchanged. Of course, there are no investor implications with this option."

However, Daly cautions that leasing in a planned building contains its own mix of attractive features and uncertainties: "Building features [in a planned building] will be new, up-to-date and, to a certain minimal extent, capable of adjustment to tenant need. If your lease is important enough to the developer, you may receive some attention when it comes to special requests for identification, parking, security, a prime location in the building, etc." Nonetheless, small-business owners should be cautious when approaching such leases, for both the final appearance and utility of the building as well as its

costs remain unseen and untested when the building is in its planning stages. "Proposed rental rates must be examined in the light of comparable projects with similar advantages," Daly wrote. "Descriptions of less obvious features like parking, air handling systems, security, maintenance, etc., should be clear and complete. The track record of the developer making the offer should be inspected carefully. Is there a history of quality construction at the rental rate asked, or one of build for quick resale? Is there a reputation for good maintenance or benign neglect? Regardless [of] the size of the lease or the duration of the proposed tenancy, these and related questions should be probed."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

March 1998.

Armstrong, Brandice J. "Couple Takes Unique Approach to Commercial Property Leasing." *Journal Record.* 18 January 2006.

Burningham, Lucy. "Portland Food Carts Push through Recession. "Oregon Business. January 2010.

Daly, Wadman. Relocating Your Workplace: A User's Guide to Acquiring & Preparing Business Facilities. Menlo Park, Calif.: Crisp Publications, 1994.

"Free Kit Offers Help to Commercial Tenants." Business First Columbus. 26 May 2000.

Giacometti, Tim. "Negotiate to Preserve Options in Tough Times." *Puget Sound Business Journal.* 18 September 2009. Kahn, Jeremy. "Disownership is Everything." *Fortune.* 30

Schliesinger, Carol. "Get Informed Before Signing a Lease." Tampa Bay Business Journal. 12 February 2010.

Sivaraman, Aarthi. "Leasing Requires Care at Several Key Phases." *Los Angeles Business Journal.* 13 June 2005.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

LEGAL SERVICES

Legal services are an important consideration for any business owner, but especially for small-business owners, who often face a number of legal hurdles. Protecting the owner's personal assets from lawsuits against the business, ensuring protection for the business against lawsuits charging discrimination, wrongful termination, and sexual harassment, and handling employee contracts, copyright claims, and incorporation are just a few of the legal issues that commonly face small-business owners.

The high costs of retaining a lawyer often make it seem as if competent legal services are out of reach of most small-business owners. In addition, experts emphasize the dangers of entering into legal agreements without first obtaining advice from a qualified attorney. There are

reasonably priced methods of obtaining such services, like prepaid plans and legal software. But in many cases this attempt to cut corners can turn small problems into big ones for small-business owners.

"Perhaps your tax structure is not to your best advantage, or you are not adequately protected from liability," Charles Poling noted in the *New Mexico Business Journal*. "If you're in a regulated business, you might run afoul of the law simply because you haven't gotten educated by your lawyer. Failing to consult with a securities or financial lawyer when you're raising capital can cause serious problems."

The type of legal services a small business should obtain varies with the size and age of the business. Common legal needs are:

- Setting the legal structure of the business, also known as business entity formation
- Filing and protecting intellectual property, trademarks, and copyright
- Contracts with suppliers, distributors, employees, etc.
- Breach of warranty: when a customer claims that product or service is not as advertised
- Workers" compensation: employee injury at the workplace
- Wrongful termination or discrimination

"A general business lawyer can help you as day-to-day questions come up, reviewing contracts and tax questions. But for more complicated matters, you might need a specialist.... Just starting up? Find someone who specializes in forming corporations or partnerships. Going public? Find a securities lawyer. Other specialties include environmental law, banking, patenting, copyrighting, medicine, nonprofit corporations, employment law, and so on," Poling wrote.

According to Michael Barrier in *Success*, the best way to find a good attorney is by getting referrals from people you trust, especially those with similar legal needs. Before signing a retainer, small-business owners should inquire about the attorney's experience, charges, and potential conflicts of interest. It may also be helpful to check your company' insurance policy, because certain litigation expenses may be covered.

PREPAID LEGAL SERVICES

Perhaps the most cost-effective way for small-business owners to obtain legal advice is through a prepaid legal services plan. These plans provide companies with affordable access to legal advice and attorney's services for one low, monthly fee. According to the American Prepaid Legal Institute, an affiliate of the American Bar Association, roughly 120 million Americans are enrolled in prepaid legal services.

The services are often included in union contracts or offered as an employee benefit.

ADVANTAGES OF PREPAID SERVICES

The primary advantage associated with prepaid legal services is savings. For example, a typical prepaid plan might charge \$85 to \$125 per hour for attorney's fees, plus the monthly premium, which can range up to \$100 per month. Without the plan, the attorney's fees often begin at around \$200 per hour with a retainer fee of several thousand dollars often demanded up front.

Quality service is another promise of most prepaid plans. For example, one plan requires its attorneys to have a minimum of 15 years of service, experience in business law, a favorable rating from Martindale-Hubbell (the rating service of the American Bar Association), and a clean record that shows no indication of ethical or malpractice claims against the attorney. Of course, these services vary in quality, just as attorneys vary in quality. Small-business owners should do their research before signing up with a service. There are new ones joining the industry each year.

Another benefit of prepaid plans is their size. By pooling hundreds of small businesses, the prepaid plan instantly becomes one of the largest clients of the law firm handling the account. This is a huge benefit for small-business owners. One owner on his or her own will be a very small part of any law firm's business. As part of the prepaid plan, however, the small business becomes one part of a very important client that the law firm wants to keep happy to ensure continued business.

Prepaid plans also make it easier for small businesses to practice preventive law instead of reacting to crises. Without the plan, a business owner is more likely to take his or her chances in any given situation and hope that no legal problems arise, rather than pay for expensive legal advice. The plan, however, makes advice readily available and encourages owners to make use of it so that small problems do not become big problems.

LEGAL SOFTWARE AND ONLINE ADVICE

Small-business owners can also gain expertise and reduce risks and costs by utilizing one of the online legal listings or software packages that are designed for small businesses.

Legal directory Web site avvo.com provides a forum for attorneys to post profiles and contribute to free legal guides. Clients can also review their attorneys on the site. A number of other Web sites provide directories of attorneys, sources for legal research, samples of various types of forms and documents, and free legal advice. For example, the American Bar Association site provides the

addresses of state and local bar associations and lawyer referral services at http://www.abanet.org/legalservices/lris/directory/.

According to Carol Ebbinghouse in *Searcher*, small-business owners should approach online legal services with caution. Obtaining legal advice online makes it difficult to establish a recognized attorney-client relationship, which may leave a small business without the protection of confidentiality and with no recourse in cases of malpractice or conflict of interest. Another potential pitfall is that online attorneys may not be licensed in the business owner's state. They may even be law students or otherwise lack the necessary experience or qualifications to provide good advice. For those who do use online legal services, Ebbinghouse recommends making sure the site is in compliance with Internet privacy and security protocols, reviewing all disclaimers and conditions, and double-checking the advice received.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Artz, Brian, Courtney Karn, and Jim Meaney. "What Are Businesses Asking of Law Firms Amid a Rough Economy?" Business First of Columbus. 9 October 2009.

Barrier, Michael. "The Maw of the Law." Success. October 2000. Bell, David M. M. "Ethics and the Internet: In a Chaotic Dot Com World, Internet Use Presents Many Practical, Ethical, and Regulatory Questions for Lawyers." California Bar Journal. July 2000.

Brinkmann, Paul. "Prepaying for Legal Services May Help Companies Cut Expenses." *South Florida Business Journal.* 12 March 2010.

Britton, Akissi. "Do You Need Legal Insurance?" *Essence*. December 2002.

Ebbinghouse, Carol. "Medical and Legal Misinformation on the Internet." *Searcher*. October 2000.

Morehead, Jere, Marisa Pagnattaro, Lee O. Reed, and Peter Shedd. *The Legal and Regulatory Environment of Business.* 15th ed. Boston, Mass.: McGraw Hill/Irwin, 2010.

Poling, Charles. "Is Your Lawyer Doing Right for You?" New Mexico Business Journal. March 1997.

Prizinsky, David. "Alliance Specializes in Counsel for Cost Conscious Companies." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 6 February 2006.

Shottenkirk, Jerry. "Ada based Pre Paid Legal Continues to Prosper." *Journal Record.* 23 March 2006.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business. 11th ed. Berkeley: Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

LETTER OF INTENT

A letter of intent (LOI) is a document in which one or more parties signify an intention to do or to refrain from doing one or several things. The LOI is often used to: 1)clarify key points of a complex transaction; 2)officially show that two parties are in negotiations; and 3)provide safeguards if a deal or partnership turns sour. LOIs are commonly seen in commercial real estate transactions, mergers, joint ventures, the purchase of assets or shares, or in complex negotiations.

Letters of intent are controversial under law, being viewed ambiguously as both binding and not binding. In *Corbin on Contracts*, the late Arthur Corbin commented on a letter of intent in the following terms: "a letter of intent is not a useless document, but it is not, in principle, a contract except perhaps a contract to continue bargaining in good faith."

The chief utility of letters of intent appears to be: 1) to obtain a preliminary agreement on a matter before full details are worked out; 2) to establish confidentiality of elements being negotiated; and 3) to agree on how negotiations shall proceed. The general outlines of the deal may be included in the form of intentions, but not as binding until a final contract is negotiated. Thus LOIs have psychological value in somewhat committing both parties *early*; in other words, an agreement has been reached in principle. If made public, a letter of intent also serves as a signal to other interested or potential competing or hostile parties that the "deal is made." Signers of LOIs, however, continue occasionally to back out of deals, which leads to litigation. Courts are then required to settle which parts of LOIs are and are not binding.

CHARACTERIZATIONS

The best types of LOIs, as described by Robert McLean for the *Charlotte Business Journal*, are those that specify what terms are binding and nonbinding. "When drafting an LOI, the parties should state which sections are binding. They should agree that no future conduct, including negotiations, will create an obligation unless a final written agreement is reached."

Gregory Gosfield, writing for the American Bar Association's Business Law Today, suggests that LOIs can be put into four groups arranged from least to most binding. The first type openly disclaims any contractual force to the letter, but as Gosfield points out, the letter will have "contractual effect as to the disclaimer." He places letters that deal only with rules for negotiation into the second group and views this type as the best use of LOIs. The third involves letters of intent that clearly spell out elements of the agreement in such a manner "as to permit a competent drafter to complete final documentation without a tremendous amount of additional negotiation." Letters of this type will specify a condition, left to the future, which will make the agreement legal; for example, approval by a board of directors or signature by a specified officer. The last and fourth type of LOI Gosfield labels "letters of intent that have failed." In fact they are contracts. Gosfield suggests

that "To reduce the risk of litigation, the single most important provision of the letter of intent is to disclaim contractual effect as to all but specifically preserved terms, a key one being the disclaimer itself."

Vasilios Kalogredis, writing for *Physician's News Digest*, provides categories typically listed as binding. He includes: 1) confidentiality agreements relating to mutual information sharing; 2) nondisclosure of information to third parties; 3) "no-shop" clauses under which, for instance, a seller is prohibited from dealing with others during the negotiation; 4) setting of break-up fees in advance should the deal collapse; 5) termination dates and conditions to limit the negotiations; and 6) allocation of expenses to each party. Kalogredis suggests that nonbinding aspects would deal with terms of the transaction itself. Finally, he indicates that closing conditions are often included in LOIs. These would include financing contingencies such as loan approvals and third-party approvals if needed.

PROS AND CONS

In complex negotiations such as, for instance, the purchase or sale of a business, multiple contracts between buyers and sellers usually take place, many things are discussed, and many things are said. The process may also take substantial amounts of time. Oral transactions of this type are subject to misinterpretation later, and oral agreements also have contractual force. In such situations a letter of intent written at the proper time before final closing and drafting of actual language can fix the main issues under discussion in written form and also clearly lay down rules which may be hampering negotiations, such as confidentiality of information. One may also have tactical advantages in having an LOI, especially in cases where multiple buyers are competing for one property. Writing the LOI serves to focus issues and to identify neglected matters. The LOI may also assure an insecure seller that the buyer is serious and vice versa. LOIs also sometimes produce momentum and clarity and hence speed up a process that both wish to conclude. Finally, a well-written LOI is of substantial help to those charged with drafting the final contract.

On the negative side, LOIs take time to prepare and may turn into final negotiations which are supposed to *follow* the LOI. This can happen because parties may feel that even nonbinding terms will become nonnegotiable later, so why not negotiate them now? Thus time delays may be introduced. An LOI opens up channels of information for at least one of the parties, which may harm the other party if the deal ultimately fails. Writes McLean: "It can burden a transaction with too many conflicts too early, damaging momentum. If terms are set before one side fully understands the transaction or performs its diligence, the LOI can weaken that party's bargaining position."

Letters of intent, by nature ambiguous, may become public (at least internally) and produce expectations or anxieties on the parts of employees, vendors, and customers. Kalogredis in addition points to "no-shop" clauses which may prevent a seller from discussing alternative deals, thus losing time, if in final negotiations an impasse arises.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Gosfield, Gregory. "It's a Question of What's Binding." *Business Law Today*. July/August 2004.

Handel, Jonathan. How To Write LOIs And Term Sheets: An Executive's Guide To Drafting Clear Legal Documents Before Bringing In The Lawyers. CreateSpace, 2009.

Kalogredis, Vasilios J., "Should You Sign a Letter of Intent?". *Physician's News Digest.* September 2002.

McLean, Robert. "Carefully Consider How Letter of Intent Is Written." *Charlotte Business Journal.* 12 August 2005.

Perillo, Joseph M., and John A. Murray, Jr. *Corbin on Contracts*. New York: Matthew Bender, 2009.

Schiffman, Dana I., and Ben Hirasawa. "Use of Letters of Intent in Retail Leasing: When is a Non Binding Letter of Intent Really Binding?" *Real Estate Issues.* Winter 2003/2004.

Silver, Judith. "Letter of Intent: Why Lawyers Hate 'Em and Business People Love 'Em." Intellectual Property Law Server. 26 July 2004. Available from: http://www.intelproplaw.com/ Articles/cgi/download.cgi?v=1090895569. Retrieved March 21, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

LEVERAGED BUYOUTS

A leveraged buyout (LBO) is the acquisition of a company in which the buyer puts up only a small amount of money and borrows the rest. The buyer's own equity thus "leverages" a lot more money from others. The buyer can achieve this desirable result because the targeted acquisition is profitable and throws off ample cash used to repay the debt. Such transactions are also known as "bootstraps" or HLTs (highly leveraged transactions). The LBO is a type of private equity investment.

Since they first appeared in the 1960s and took hold in the 1970s, LBOs have had mixed reviews from business people and other observers. Some see them as tools to streamline corporate structures, to rationalize meaninglessly diversified companies, and to reward neglected stockholders. Others see the LBO as a destructive force destroying economic and social values, the activity motivated by greed-driven predation.

TYPES OF LBOS

LBOs are typically used for three purposes, each in the category of corporate acquisitions generally. These are: 1)

taking a public company private; 2) financing spin-offs; and 3) carrying out private property transfers frequently related to ownership changes in small business.

Public to Private The first situation arises when an investor (or investment group) buys all of the outstanding stock of a publicly traded company and thus turns the company into a privately held enterprise ("taking private" in reverse of "going public"). These deals may be friendly or hostile, the two terms related to management's point of view. Friendly cases typically involve the management buying the company for itself with plans to operate it thereafter as a privately held entity. Hostile cases involve an investor or investor group intent on buying, reorganizing, and then reselling the company again to realize a high return. The sale of the company may be to another company or may be to the public in a stock offering. In the last case the situation actually amounts to a transaction more aptly labeled public-toprivate-to-public. There are other variants in the disposition or in the payback of a third-party investor, although they tend to be rare, such as very high dividend payments and recapitalization by other groups.

The twenty-first century saw a marked increase in LBOs due to looser lending standards and the passing of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (SOX). SOX was enacted in response to the corporate and accounting scandals of Enron, Tyco International, WorldCom, and others. The act increased the compliance costs (financial reporting and the audits of those reports) required of publicly traded companies and prompted some public companies to use an LBO to go private.

Spin-Offs. Public or private companies often wish to sell off elements of their business to get cash. In some cases the seller may itself have been bought in an LBO and is spinning off assets to pay the investors back. In such situations the spun-off element's management may itself be the buyer or may be passive in the transaction. An LBO is used to purchase the subsidiary or division in question. The fundamental financial logic of such deals, however, remains the same.

Private Deals. The last situation concerns cases where a privately held operation is bought by an investor group. Such cases often arise when a small-business owner, having reached retirement age, wishes to divest him- or herself of the company and either cannot find a corporate buyer or does not wish to sell to a company. The buying group itself may be the company's employees or individuals associated in some way with the owner. These people organize an LBO because they only have limited equity.

FINANCING AND PAYBACK

Good candidates for an LBO include companies with low debt levels; stable cash flow; hard assets, such as property, plant, equipment, inventory, and receivables, that can used to secure the debt; the opportunity for new management to improve company performance; and a market perception that the company is undervalued.

The target of an LBO must, almost by definition, be profitable, growing, and produce a suitably large cash flow. In acquisitions jargon this is often abbreviated as EBITDA, meaning earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation, and amortization the component elements of cash flow as ordinarily defined. Why cash flow? Because repayment of the large, leveraged debt is *from* future cash flows of the company.

Other assets, of course, are also taken into consideration. If cash flow cannot keep pace with repayment, it is desirable that the company has saleable components (e.g., potential spin-offs) or liquid assets. Third party investors cannot be persuaded to put up cash unless the numbers look good, the elements of the company seem easily saleable, the company has lots of cash on its books, or all of the above are present.

The leveraged portion of the LBO is typically 50 85 percent, but may be as high as 95 percent of the deal in periods of LBO frenzy. The rest is in the form of equity. Multiple "layers" of financing are involved: senior debt, senior subordinated debt, subordinated debt, mezzanine debt, bridge financing, and finally the purchaser's own equity. The instruments described here are listed in increasing order of risk. In the case of a default, those holding senior debt will be paid first, owners of equity last (if at all). These security relationships are contractually built into the instruments themselves. Mezzanine financing is a hybrid between straight equity and debt, structured so that "mezzanine" holders are just barely paid something in an extreme case where equity holders lose everything. Bridge loans are short-term loans intended to be repaid either from the acquired company's cash holdings or from rapid disposition of company assets. Debt, of course, may be in the form of high-yield and therefore high-risk "junk" bonds.

LBO risks are high because payback depends entirely on the company's future performance. If the economy falters or some event halts the purchased company in its tracks (a major lawsuit, the loss of a major account) or if the high repayments actually hamper the company by starving it of capital, investors may see their money turn into thin air. Healthy, growing, cash-rich companies purchased by an LBO therefore may lose their flexibility by losing their cash and simultaneously acquiring a huge load of debt: small shocks in the past become large shocks in the present. For these reasons investors expect returns above 20 percent per annum.

FOR AND AGAINST

Philosophical views of business go far in explaining positive and negative views of LBOs as well and LBOs particularly (among merger and acquisition methods) because users of LBOs are predominantly interested in *changing* companies in order to extract benefits in the process. Those who see corporations predominantly in capitalist terms favor a business model in which stockholder equity is always maximized regardless of any other consideration. Those who view corporations as economic and social institutions with a wide array of other interests also involved stakeholders including employees, distributors, customers, and vendors view this method of acquisition, especially if used in hostile takeovers aimed at dismembering the corporation, slashing its employment, and taking it public again, as disruptive and predatory.

In more mechanical terminology, proponents of such acquisitions claim multiple benefits. One of these is a more optimal debt-to-capital ratio. High debt and low capital mean lower taxes: interest costs are deductible. Reduced ability to invest in capital good increases the company's efficiency by reducing overcapacity. Companies using their profits for growth rather than dividends shortchange the stockholder. Highly diversified companies in many unrelated businesses have much higher overheads, which are unnecessary if badly fitting parts are spun off. These motives translate into leaner and more profitable ventures producing higher return on investment, all of which favors ownership interests. Opponents, on the contrary, favor control and predictability through diversification, market share gains, flexibility in production and in ability to respond, all of which favors management, employees, and other stakeholders. Ultimately both sides have legitimate points to make, and the controversy, therefore, is likely to continue.

LBO TRENDS

In general, LBOs are highly dependent on the availability of investment funds. When money is tight and less risky ventures pay high returns, LBOs diminish and the degree of leverage used declines. Buyers have to put up more of their own equity. When the economy is flush with cash, the number of deals and their magnitude increase, purchase prices balloon, and investors also begin "reaching down" to purchase smaller companies. In addition, leveraged deals depend on healthy companies with high and predictable future cash flows, without which investors are difficult to attract to a deal. Hostile LBOs also require publicly traded companies so that the buyer can reach stockholders and persuade them to give the buyer control.

The first LBOs were made in the 1960s; their use took hold in the 1970s and began to boom in the 1980s. In the first half of the 1980s LBOs were very successful,

leading to a boom mentality in the second half of the decade with extraordinarily high rates of leverage. This led to many bankruptcies and failures in the early 1990s. A legislative reaction at the state level (states control incorporation and rules related to them) went through several cycles. States tightened rules against hostile takeovers; the Supreme Court curbed such activities in a 1982 judgment; states then revised their rules to get around the high court's ruling, and these workarounds were later approved in another Supreme Court case in the late 1980s. The upshot was to make hostile takeover more difficult, requiring buyers to acquire a higher percentage of stock in order to take control.

From the recession of the early 1990s emerged more formalized private equity firms, which then drove massive dot-com LBO deals in the later part of the 1990s. After the collapse of the dot-com bubble from 1999 to 2000, low interest rates and the real estate bubble fueled new record LBO deals during the period from 2004 to 2007. The real estate downturn and the recession of 2008 and 2009 dampened enthusiasm in LBOs, but private equity is set to remain a strong asset class, with billions of dollars from investors already committed to private equity firms.

SEE ALSO Mergers and Acquisitions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burrough, Bryan, and John Heylar. *Barbarians at the Gate: The Fall of RJR Nabisco*. New York: HarperBusiness Essentials, 2008.

Calvey, Mark. "Private Equity Fund Raising Falls in First Half for First Time Since 2003." San Francisco Business Times. 9 July 2008.

deBrauwere, Dan. "Six Major Catalysts of the M&A Market." Westchester County Business Journal. 23 January 2006.

Henry, David. "Why Junk Bonds Are Getting Junked; Leveraged loans Offer Better Terms, but Their Floating Rates Could Spell Trouble." Business Week. 13 February 2006.

Kosman, Josh. The Buyout of America: How Private Equity Will Cause the Next Great Credit Crisis. New York: Portfolio, 2009.

Landa, Adam. "Leveraged Buyouts: A Look at How a Sector Operates. "Boston Business Journal. 13 October 2006.

"Leverage Buyouts: A Brief History." Marshall Capital Corporation. Available from: http://www.marshallcapital. com/AS6.asp. Retrieved March 22, 2010.

Peters, Andy, and Michael Moline. "U.S. Deals Broke \$1 Trillion Mark in 2005." Fulton County Daily Report. 15 February 2006.

Peterson, Tommy. "Soft Investment Climate to Follow Record Fundraising." *Boston Business Journal.* 22 February 2008.

Sherefkin, Robert. "Ross on Running Up Debt: Forget It." Automotive News. 19 December 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

LIABILITIES

A liability is a debt assumed by a business entity as a result of its borrowing activities or other financial obligations (such as funding pension plans for its employees). Liabilities are paid off under either short-term or long-term arrangements. The amount of time allotted to pay off the liability is typically determined by the size of the debt; large amounts of money usually are borrowed under long-term plans.

Payment of a liability generally involves payment of the total sum of the amount borrowed. In addition, the business entity that provides the money to the borrowing institution typically charges interest, figured as a percentage of the amount that has been lent.

A company's liabilities are critical factors in understanding its financial status. The company's liability status also enters into every transaction related to obtaining loans or leases on equipment.

TYPES OF LIABILITIES

Current liabilities are short-term financial obligations paid off within 1 year or one current operating cycle, whichever is longer. (A normal operating cycle, while it varies from industry to industry, is the time from a company's initial investment in inventory or services to the time of collection of cash from sales of that inventory, of products created from that inventory, or of completed services.) Typical current liabilities include such accrued expenses as wages, taxes, and interest payments not yet paid; accounts payable; short-term notes; cash dividends; and revenues collected in advance of actual delivery of goods or services.

Economists, creditors, investors, and other members of the financial community all regard a business entity's current liabilities as an important indicator of its overall financial health. One indicator associated with liabilities often studied is working capital. The term refers to the dollar difference between a business's total current liabilities and its total current assets. If a business has a working capital deficit, turning to a line of credit is a common solution. A business can improve its liquidity and working capital situation by managing its inventory, accounts receivable and payable, and cash.

Another barometer is the current ratio. Creditors and others compute the current ratio by dividing total current assets by total current liabilities, which provides the company's ratio of assets to liabilities. For example, a company with \$1.5 million in current assets and \$500,000 in current liabilities would have a three-to-one ratio of assets to liabilities.

LONG TERM LIABILITIES

Liabilities not paid off within a year (or within a business's operating cycle) are known as long-term or noncurrent liabilities. These often involve large sums of money necessary to undertake opening of a business, major expansion of a business, replace assets, or make a purchase of significant assets. Long-term debt is secured by: 1)the new asset purchased; 2)an unencumbered physical asset that has no outstanding liens or debt; or 3)a personal guarantee from the business owners. Such debt typically requires a longer period of time to pay off. Examples of long-term liabilities include notes, mortgages, lease obligations, deferred income taxes payable, and pensions and other post-retirement benefits.

When debt classified as long-term is paid off within the next year, the amount of that paid-off liability should be reported by the company as a current liability in order to reflect the expected drain on current assets. An exception to this rule comes into effect if a company decides to pay off the liability through the transfer of noncurrent assets that have been previously accumulated for that very purpose.

Contingent Liabilities. A third kind of liability accrued by companies is known as a contingent liability. The term refers to instances in which a company reports that there is a possible liability for an event, transaction, or incident that has already taken place; the company, however, does not yet know whether a financial drain on its resources will result. It also is often uncertain of the size of the financial obligation or the exact time that the obligation might have to be paid.

Warranties are a common contingent liability and companies must estimate the liability based on the percentage of warranties likely to be redeemed. Contingent liabilities often come into play when a lawsuit or other legal measure has been taken against a company. An as yet unresolved lawsuit concerning a business's products or service, for example, would qualify as a contingent liability. Environmental cleanup and protection responsibility sometimes falls under this classification as well if the monetary impact of new regulations or penalties on a company is uncertain.

Companies are legally bound to report contingent liabilities. These are typically recorded in notes attached to a company's financial statement rather than as an actual part of the financial statement. If a loss due to a contingent liability is seen as probable, however, it must be included as part of the company's financial statement.

SEE ALSO Assets.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blumenthal, Jeff. "How to Find Some Alternative Non Bank Sources of Financing. "South Florida Business Journal. 18 December 2009.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan, 2007.

Stimpson, Jeff. "Small Business Accounting Programs: Profiting by Helping Users Is a Valuable Revenue Source, Well Supported by the Software Suppliers." *Practical Accountant*. March 2006.

White, Robert. "Growth Strategies: Does Your Business Need More Capital?" *Jacksonville Business Journal.* 30 November 2007.

Wirken, Jim. "Commentary: Accounts Payable: Keeping Track Is Staying on Track." *Daily Record.* 7 September 2005.

Wirken, Jim. "Commentary: Keep an Eye on Your Firm's Operating Expenses." *Daily Record.* 26 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

LICENSING

A license is simply the right to do or to use something. The word, from Latin, means "permission," thus implying that a license is given by a party who controls something to another. Licenses divide into three basic forms: 1) the right or permission to carry out an activity otherwise regulated or prohibited by government; 2) the right to use a name, image, or representation (including a brand) in packaging, promotion, signage, marketing, and similar contexts; and 3) the right to use and apply proprietary know-how, whether patented or not, for any legal purpose, including its integral embodiment in products. Licensing activity comes in two forms: licensors *give* licenses *to* others; licensees *receive* licenses *from* others.

The word itself, licensing, does not cover all forms and instances of the underlying relationship. For example, users of other people's patents are typically "licensed" to do so, but users of other people's copyrights are said to have "permission" to do so. In municipal government, many activities require "permits." These are functionally identical to licenses in that the permit holder must qualify in some way and is subject to rules.

Fred Steingold, in his 2008 book, *Legal Guide For Starting & Running a Small Business* notes that licenses serve different functions. First, they help licensors (often governments) raise money from businesses. Second, licenses maintain public health safety and basic industry regulations or standards. Increasingly, Steingold argues, licensing is also used to preserve aesthetics. For example, building codes may be created to prevent certain large or ungainly structures from being built.

GOVERNMENT LICENSING

The most common form of licensing is the governmental kind. After all, most adults are licensed drivers. State government, in addition, licenses many skilled and professional occupations, including those that form the core of many small business activities. Small business, therefore,

is most likely to be touched by this form of licensing. Municipal government issues all kinds of permits, equivalent to licenses. In Miami-Dade County, Florida, for instance, the county requires that all businesses have "occupational" licenses in the sense of occupying a store.

A surprisingly large number of occupations are subject to license. In the state of Rhode Island, for example (picked at random), the state licenses 150 occupations as of 2010, according to the Rhode Island Department of Labor and Training. These occupations include architects and attorneys; barbers, beekeepers, and boxers; chiropractors; dieticians, dentists, and anyone associated with dog racing; electricians as well as professional engineers; funeral directors and buyers of fur at wholesale; hairdressers, cosmetologists, estheticians, and manicurists; investment advisers; occupations associated with the sport Jai Alai; lottery agents and livestock dealers; massage therapists; every kind of professional-level nurse and midwife; occupational therapists and opticians; plumbers and physicians; real estate brokers; speech-language pathologists and many school-related occupations; travel agents and tattoo artists; veterinarians; wildlife rehabilitators; and even professional wrestlers.

The rationale behind licensing of occupations is varied and based on the enforcement of health, safety, commercial, and other laws. One rationale behind Rhode Island's licensing of beekeepers, for instance, is to control importation of bee hives from another state, on which a fee is levied. In 2006, the last year for which information is available, the state issued eighty-seven such licenses, managed by its Division of Agriculture and Resource Marketing. Licensing of professional boxers is evidently part of enforcing health rules by the state's Division of Racing and Athletics. Requirements for boxing licenses are minimal, but do require boxers to be checked for physical condition before each match. Boxers are also required to take a drug test either after or before a match. In 2008 the state issued sixty-four such licenses. In some cases, licenses are required to maintain a good ethical standard in the industry. For example, lottery agents in Rhode Island must fulfill certain accountancy educational requirements before being licensed by the Board of Accountancy.

In professional categories, educational requirements must be met, and these requirements often are quite complex, especially for health-care-related fields. A nurse-midwife in Rhode Island, for example, must have completed "an approved educational program in midwifery that is accredited by the American College of Nurse-Midwives." To qualify for licensing, nurse-midwives must have finished 60 semester hours specifically related to family or marital therapy, 1 year of an internship, and 12 hours of supervised practice during their education. They must also "be of good moral character" and must have passed a Professional Exam Service (PES) exam. In addition, nurse-midwives

must have a minimum of 100 hours of case work, 2,000 hours of contact with clients, and at least 2 years of relevant work experience. The licensing is handled by Rhode Island's Office of Health Professions Regulation, part of its Department of Health. In 2008 seventy-one licenses were issued.

IMAGE LICENSING

Marketing of goods and services relies, in the first place, on capturing a potential customer's attention and then holding it by inducing a favorable reaction. Famous icons be they celebrities, cartoon figures like Mickey Mouse, or widely recognized symbols like the letters NFL, GM, IBM, or the five interlocking rings of the Olympics have a function in attracting attention and in passing on the values that they represent to objects or messages to which they are attached. Icons are created in commerce by arduous performance and promotion, in which case they are brand identities; they are also "borrowed" or "recruited" by associating famous names with products. For purposes of brevity, all of these recognizable symbols may be summed up as "images." Images are licensed for the purpose of helping people market goods.

Underlying such licensing is law which protects brands, logos, and other trademarked symbols from use by others; individuals also have the right to permit or to restrict their names from commercial exploitation by others. Thus, for instance, a newspaper may use the name Schwarzenegger in a headline but cannot label its paper as "The paper Schwarzenegger reads each day" without the California governor's express permission. Should such permission be forthcoming, the paper would be licensed to use the name.

According to the International Licensing Industry Merchandisers' Association (LIMA), retail sales of licensed items and products in Canada and the United States in 2007 was \$107.8 billion. But even if all these sales had taken place in the United States, they would have represented a mere fraction of total retail sales. According to the U.S. Census Bureau, total retail sales in the United States for 2007 were \$4,064.9 billion, and therefore licensed items would only account for about 2.6 percent of the total sales. These numbers indicate that image licensing affects a tiny proportion of sales at retail and therefore represents only a sometimes-used marketing tactic.

LIMA identifies several types of image licensing, including "Character and Entertainment Licensing," "Corporate Trademark and Brand Licensing," "Fashion Licensing," "Sports Licensing," and "Art Licensing." According to LIMA, character and entertainment licensing involves licensing the images or likeness of characters from television, movies, or books, or licensing other entertainment properties. For example, using a Disney cartoon character in an ad would involve character and entertainment

licensing, but so would using the picture of the home of a popular Disney character. This is the most popular form of image licensing and in 2007 it generated \$2,710 million in sales revenues.

While character and entertainment licensing may be the most popular, other forms of image licensing are also growing in popularity. Corporate trademark and brand licensing, for example, involves the use of company brands, logos, and other trademarked items. This is the second most profitable form of image licensing, generating \$1,060 million in sales revenues in 2007, according to LIMA. Fashion licensing involves the use of fashion names and brands. Often, this form of licensing gives a brand owner or designer the ability to branch into different areas. For example, a fashion designer may use this type of license to launch a home accessories division. Sports licensing allows sports leagues (professional, amateur, and collegiate) to operate licensing businesses and sell licensed products or licensing rights in order to generate revenue. In 2007 this type of licensing generated \$815 in sales revenue. Art licensing allows artists and businesses to license designs and art images which are used to adorn a wide range of consumer goods.

KNOW HOW OR TECHNOLOGY LICENSING

Many inventors and technology companies use patented methods and closely held practices as the basis of licensing activity. Under a know-how or technology license, the licensee is enabled to deploy a design or use a patented process in his or her own manufacturing activities. The practice is as old as patent law and is present in all of the modern arts of production. Wherever the focus of invention is most intense, there new technologies spring up and are spread by licensing. In the twenty-first century these techniques have mushroomed in electronics, pharmaceuticals, genetic manipulation, alternative energy, and exotic materials technologies, while, at the same time, continuing in traditional fields like mechanics and chemical and petrochemical processing.

LICENSING IN, LICENSING OUT

Using software purchased from others or operating a proprietary process under a license is to be "licensing in." But the small business may also have an opportunity to "license out" if it has made a useful invention which may be of interest to others. In most cases the activity of licensing others is a new business in its own right, with unique activities and problems, of which the first may be patenting the invention itself to secure all rights to the new art. The activity is relatively easy if the company experiences positive demand for its invention and buyers are calling or visiting. When not, help from an experienced patent attorney may be the best first step in examining the feasibility of turning invention into profit.

SEE ALSO Brand Equity; Inventions and Patents; Licensing Agreements; Royalties.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Branding News: Danger Mouse in Clothing Range." *Marketing*. 18 January 2006.
- "Davy Process Technology (London, UK) Has Secured a Second Chinese Licensee in a Month for Its Ethyl Acetate Technology, the Only Such Technology to Be Based on Bioethanol as Feedstock." *Chemistry and Industry*. 6 February 2006.
- Elliott, Stuart. "The Media Business: Advertising Addenda; Licensed Products Fall 1.3% in Sales." *New York Times.* 10 January 2005.
- Foster, Ed. "The Gripe Line: BSA's Truce Campaigns So Called Anti Piracy Truce Campaigns Leave Customers Feeling More Like the Distrusted Enemy Than a Valued Partner." *InfoWorld.* 27 August 2001.
- Henricks, Mark. "License to Thrive: How You Can Profit from Big Companies' Tech Ideas." *Entrepreneur*. October 2005.
- International Licensing Industry Merchandisers' Association (LIMA). "Types of Licensing." *LIMA*. Available from: http://www.licensing.org/education/licensing types.php.
- Johannes, Amy. "Live from Licensing International: 2004 Sales Reach \$1.75 B." *Promo.* 6 October 2005.
- "Licensed Occupations." *America's Career/InfoNet.* Available from: http://www.acinet.org/acinet/licensedoccupations/lois agency.asp. Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- Murphy, Terry. "The Licensing Handbook: How to Make Money in Licensed Products and Stay Out of Trouble." *Impressions*. March 2006.
- Rhode Island Department of Labor and Training. "Rhode Island Licensed Occupations." Available from: http://www.dlt.ri.gov/ lmi/jobseeker/license.htm. Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- Rivkin, Victoria. "Licensing Gets Bag Designer in Gear: Deal Gives Yasmena Manufacturing Chops to Expand Its Market; Preserving Its Options." *Crain's New York Business.* 5 December 2005.
- "SMEs Confused Over Licensing Needs." Computer Trade Shopper. 12 October 2005.
- Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide For Starting & Running a Small Business. 10th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Quarterly Retail E Commerce Sales 4th Quarter 2007." 15 February 2008. Available from: http://www.census.gov/mrts/www/data/html/07Q4.html.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LICENSING AGREEMENTS

A licensing agreement is a legal contract between two parties, known as the licensor and the licensee. In a typical licensing agreement, the licensor grants the licensee the right to produce and sell goods, apply a brand name or trademark, or use patented technology owned by the licensor. In exchange, the licensee usually submits to a series of conditions regarding the use of the licensor's property and agrees to make payments known as royalties.

Licensing agreements cover a wide range of well-known situations. For example, a retailer might reach agreement with a professional sports team to develop, produce, and sell merchandise bearing the sports team's logo. Or a small manufacturer might license a proprietary production technology from a larger firm to gain a competitive edge rather than expending the time and money trying to develop its own technology. Or a greeting card company might reach agreement with a movie distributor to produce a line of greeting cards bearing the image of a popular animated character.

In cases where several patent holders have patents for similar or interlinked technologies, licensing agreements are also needed or sometimes even pushed forward by legal action. For example, if patent holder A has the patent for a specific printer technology but needs the technology of patent holder B to create printers using that technology, the patent holders will usually create a licensing agreement in order to allow patent holder A the right to create printers. In some cases, when patent disputes arise, patent holders go to court to compel someone to sign a licensing agreement. The infringer is usually advised to sign an agreement rather than face legal costs and legal problems.

ELEMENTS OF A TYPICAL LICENSING AGREEMENT

Because of the legal ground they must cover, some licensing agreements are fairly lengthy and complex documents. But most such agreements cover the same basic points. These include the scope of the agreement, including exclusivity or territorial restrictions; financial aspects including required advances, royalty rates, and how royalties are calculated; guarantees of minimum sales; time schedules involving "to market" dates, length of contract, and renewal options; the lessor's rights of monitoring and quality control, including procedures to be followed, minimum inventories required to be maintained, and returns and allowances.

One of the most important elements of a licensing agreement covers the financial arrangement. Payments from the licensee to the licensor usually take the form of guaranteed minimum payments and royalties on sales. Royalties typically range from 6 to 10 percent, depending on the specific property involved and the licensee's level of experience and sophistication. Not all licensors require guarantees, although some experts recommend that licensors get as much compensation up front as possible. In some cases, licensors use guarantees as the basis for renewing a licensing agreement. If the licensee meets the mini-

mum sales figures, the contract is renewed; otherwise, the licensor has the option of discontinuing the relationship.

Another important element of a licensing agreement establishes the time frame of the deal. Many licensors insist upon a strict market release date for products licensed to outside manufacturers. After all, it is not in the licensor's best interest to grant a license to a company that never markets the product. The licensing agreement will also include provisions about the length of the contract, renewal options, and termination conditions.

Most licensing agreements also address the issue of quality. For example, the licensor may insert conditions in the contract requiring the licensee to provide prototypes of the product, mockups of the packaging, and even occasional samples throughout the term of the contract. Of course, the best form of quality control is usually achieved before the fact by carefully checking the reputation of the licensee. Another common quality-related provision in licensing agreements involves the method for disposal of unsold merchandise. If items remaining in inventory are sold as cheap knockoffs, it can hurt the reputation of the licensor in the marketplace.

Another common element of licensing agreements covers which party maintains control of copyrights, patents, or trademarks. Many contracts also include a provision about territorial rights, or who manages distribution in various parts of the country or the world. In addition to the various clauses inserted into agreements to protect the licensor, some licensees may add their own requirements. They may insist on a guarantee that the licensor owns the rights to the property, for example, or they may insert a clause prohibiting the licensor from competing directly with the licensed property in certain markets.

It is important for businesses to keep in mind that when entering into licensing agreements with overseas entities, laws regarding licensing agreements vary widely by country. For example, concerns were raised in 2009 that China's legislation permits compulsory licensing. These enforced licensing agreements, according to some experts, effectively allow legislators to grant intellectual property rights to third parties at will. Other countries may also be signatories of the Trade-Related Aspects of IPR (TRIPS) Agreement, which allows for enforced licensing. As more companies work with business partners overseas, these licensing concerns become larger problems for some companies.

Small businesses often overlook the possibilities available with licensing agreements. Some small businesses assume that they do not have the money to enter into such agreements with larger companies. Many small businesses also do not take care carefully to protect the intellectual property rights inherent with any ideas or inventions

created for the company. Christopher Golis, Patrick Mooney, and Tom Richardson, in their 2009 book, *Enterprise and Venture Capital: A Business Builder's and Investor's Handbook*, suggest that businesses sign contracts with all employees, contract workers, and consultants, ensuring that any ideas or inventions created for the company stay within the company as company property. This can help prevent expensive licensing agreement battles down the road.

SEE ALSO Licensing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Christian, Glynna K. "Joint Ventures: Understanding Licensing Issues." *Licensing Journal*. October 2005.
- Frost, Charles. "Good Business Means Protecting Your Intellectual Property." *Pipeline & Gas Journal.* May 2005.
- Golis, Christopher, Patrick Mooney, and Tom Richardson. Enterprise and Venture Capital: A Business Builder's and Investor's Handbook 5th ed. Crows Nest, NSW, Australia: Griffin Press, 2009.
- Gwartney, Troy L. "Harmonizing the Exclusionary Rights of Patents with Compulsory Licensing." William and Mary Law Review 50, no. 4 (2009).
- Lim, Esther H., and Srikala P. Atluri. "A New Era of Intellectual Property Rights Licensing." *China Business Review* 36, no. 2 (2009).
- Truesdell, Mark. "Structuring Licensing Agreements." Association Management. April 2005.
- "What You Need to Know About Licensing." *Cabinet Maker.* 1 April 2005.
- Wilcox, Deborah A., and Rosanne T. Yang. "Character Licensing." *Licensing Journal January* 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LIFE INSURANCE

In general, life insurance is a type of coverage that pays benefits upon a person's death or disability. In exchange for relatively small premiums paid in the present, the policy holder receives the assurance that a larger amount of money will be available in the future to help his or her beneficiaries pay debts and funeral expenses. Some forms of life insurance can also be used as a tax-deferred investment to provide funds during a person's lifetime for retirement or everyday living expenses. According to the 2009 Life Insurers Fact Book, published by the American Council of Life Insurers, about 22 percent of families lack any life insurance at all. There are some signs that Americans are becoming more serious about life insurance, however. According to the Life Insurers Fact Book, in 2008 Americans purchased about \$3 trillion worth of life insurance coverage.

A small business might provide life insurance to its workers as a tax-deductible employee benefit like health insurance and retirement programs in order to compete with larger companies in attracting and retaining qualified employees. In addition, there are a number of specialized life insurance plans that allow small-business owners to reduce the impact of estate taxes on their heirs and protect their businesses against the loss of a key employee, partner, or stockholder. Group life insurance is generally inexpensive and is often packaged with health insurance for a small additional fee. Companies that provide life insurance for their employees can deduct the cost of the policies for tax purposes, except when the company itself is named as the beneficiary.

Life insurance is important for individuals as well, particularly those who, like many entrepreneurs, are not covered by a company's group plan. Experts recommend that every adult purchase a minimum amount of life insurance, at least enough to cover their debts and burial expenses so that these costs do not fall upon their family members. The insurance industry uses a standard of five times annual income in estimating how much coverage an individual should purchase. The individual can also use a "backwards" calculation to establish what survivors would need to cope: current debt, 2 years of income to give the spouse time to find work, college funds for children, balance on the house, and estimated funeral expenses. For entrepreneurs, especially those owning a family business or closely held firm, it may also be beneficial to consider the amount of money needed to keep the business running until it can be sold or restructured.

In many cases, small businesses are required to have life insurance before a bank will offer the business a loan. Anyone developing a small business, therefore, may want to invest in life insurance before trying to raise funds. Most lenders will want to see some evidence of insurance, as reassurance that debts will be paid even if a business owner dies with some debts unpaid. Without life insurance, of course, a small-business owner's family may become financially responsible for debts incurred during the entrepreneur's lifetime. In his 2008 book, The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business, Steven D. Strauss notes that most entrepreneurs develop businesses in order to offer better financial stability for their heirs and families. Strauss notes that without life insurance, this stability is far too contingent upon the entrepreneur's continued health and life.

The cost of life insurance policies depends upon the type of policy, the age and gender of the applicant, and the presence or absence of dangerous lifestyle habits. Insurance company actuaries use these statistics to determine an individual's mortality rate, or estimated number of years that person can be expected to live. Policies for

women usually cost less than those for men, because women tend to live longer on average. This means that the insurance company will receive premiums and earn interest on them longer before it has to make a payment. Experts recommend that companies or individuals seeking life insurance coverage choose an insurance agent with a rating of A or better, and compare the costs of various options before settling on a policy.

Many small businesses and individuals avoid paying life insurance due to the cost of premiums. However, Fred Steingold, in his 2009 book, Legal Forms for Starting & Running a Small Business notes that life insurance is in fact far more affordable than saving for an emergency or borrowing money after an emergency. A business or individual has to invest far less in a life insurance policy than they would have to invest in savings to get the same amount of benefits. After a death, borrowing the amount of money needed for funeral expenses and other costs is often very difficult. Therefore, life insurance often makes the most financial sense, even for those with a healthy amount of assets.

TYPES OF LIFE INSURANCE POLICIES

The different types of life insurance policies are term insurance, whole life insurance, universal life insurance, and current assumption life insurance. There are also various riders and options.

Term Insurance. Term life insurance is the simplest and least expensive type, as it pays benefits only upon the policy holder's death. With annual renewable term insurance, the policy holder pays a low premium at first, which increases annually as he or she gets older. With level term insurance, the premium amount is set for a certain number of years, then increases at the end of each time period. Experts recommend that people who select term insurance make sure that their policies are convertible, so they can switch to a cash-value plan later if needed. They also should purchase a guaranteed renewable policy, so that their coverage cannot be terminated if they have health problems. Term insurance typically works best for younger people with children and limited funds who are not covered through an employer. This type of policy enables such a person's heirs to cover mortgage and college costs, estate taxes, and funeral expenses upon his or her death.

Whole Life Insurance. With whole life insurance, the policy holder pays a level premium on an annual basis. The policy usually covers until the end of the person's life age 90 or 100. In most cases, the policy holder is overcharged for the premium, and the extra amount goes into an interest-bearing dividend account known as a

cash value account. The individual can use the money in this account to pay future premiums, or can withdraw it or borrow against it to cover living expenses. With a variable whole life policy, the individual controls the investments made with his or her cash value account. Selecting certain types of investments, such as mutual funds, may allow the policy holder to increase the balance in the account significantly. Regardless of the performance of the investments, however, the amount of the insurance benefit can never drop below its original value. When choosing a whole life policy, it is important to analyze the fund's past performance and inquire about commissions and hidden costs. Although whole life insurance can provide added security upon retirement, it should not be considered a replacement for retirement savings. Ordinary investment approaches are meant to provide for the future, life insurance, above all else, is meant to handle the contingency of death.

Strauss likens a term life insurance policy to renting a home and a whole life insurance policy to owning a home. That is, in the whole life insurance policy, the policy holder builds equity in the insurance policy by paying premiums. Term policy does not build equity but incurs fewer costs for the policy holder. Strauss recommends term life insurance for most people, noting the substantial savings. He recommends investing the difference in assets or one's business.

Universal Life Insurance. Universal life insurance was introduced in the 1980s as a higher-interest alternative to whole life insurance. Universal life premiums are based not only on the cost of the insurance but also on the interest rate offered on investments. Still, they are usually less expensive than whole life policies. Universal life policies provide individuals with a wider array of investment choices and higher projected interest rates. They are essentially similar to a term policy with a fixed rate of interest guaranteed for a year at a time.

Current Assumption Life Insurance. Current assumption life insurance features a fixed annual premium for the duration of the plan. This type of policy pays a set interest rate on premiums received, less the actual cost of the insurance. They can be useful as a tax-deferred investment vehicle, since they usually pay 2 to 4 percent more than banks. Policy holders may elect to overpay their premiums early in the plan period to accumulate cash value. They can withdraw or borrow from the funds later for any purpose, including retirement income, or can use the cash value to pay the premiums for the remainder of the plan period.

Riders and Options. Most types of life insurance policies give individuals the opportunity to add optional coverage, or riders. One popular option is accelerated benefits

(also called living benefits), which pays up to 25 percent of the policy value to the holder prior to his or her death if he or she is struck by a serious illness. Another option, known as a waiver of premium, allows an individual to continue coverage without paying premiums if he or she becomes disabled. Many policies also provide an accidental death and dismemberment option, which pays twice the amount of the policy if the insured dies or loses the use of limbs as a result of an accident.

KEY PERSON PROTECTION

Small businesses tend to depend on a few key people, some of whom are likely to be owners or partners, to keep operations running smoothly. Even though it is unpleasant to think about the possibility of a key employee becoming disabled or dying, it is important to prepare so that the business may survive and the tax implications may be minimized. In the case of a partnership, the business is formally dissolved when one partner dies. In the case of a corporation, the death of a major stockholder can throw the business into disarray. In the absence of a specific agreement, the person's estate or heirs may choose to vote the shares or sell them. This uncertainty could undermine the company's management, impair its credit, cause the flight of customers, and damage employee morale.

Life insurance can help small businesses protect themselves against the loss of a key person by providing a source of income to keep business running in his or her absence. Partnership insurance basically involves each partner acting as beneficiary of a life insurance policy taken on the other partner. In this way, the surviving partner is protected against a financial loss when the business ends. Similarly, corporate plans can ensure the continuity of the business under the same management, and possibly fund a repurchase of stock, if a major stockholder dies. Although life insurance is not tax deductible when the business is named as beneficiary, the business may deduct premium costs if a partner or owner is the beneficiary.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Council of Life Insurers. ACLI Life Insurers Fact Book 2009. Available from: http://www.acli.com/ACLI/Tools/Industry%20Facts/Life%20Insurers%20Fact%20Book/GR09%20215.htm.

Bougue, Jeff. "Life Insurance Basics." *National Fisherman*. November 2003.

Fried, Julie. "Details Count When Employers Shift to New Group Life Plans." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 28 November 2005.

"In Brief: Variable Life Policy Eyes Small Business." *American Banker.* 23 February 2006.

Koco, Linda. "Life By the Numbers." National Underwriter Life & Health. 6 March 2006.

Shuntich, Louis S. *The Life Insurance Handbook*. Columbia, Md.: Marketplace Books, 2003.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Forms for Starting & Running a Small Business 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.

Strauss, Steven D. *The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business.* 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

"Tax Planning: The Meaning of Life Insurance." *Money Marketing*. 30 March 2006.

Zultowski, Walter H. "High Net Worth Business Owners Need Retirement Planning Help." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 17 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY

The Limited Liability Company (LLC), a hybrid of the partnership and the corporation, has become a popular legal alternative for business owners. Now available in almost all states, the LLC combines the benefits of limited liability and pass-through taxation, much like an S corporation. However, the LLC's legal structure is much looser, allowing many companies that find S corporation status too restrictive to take advantage of its benefits. Small-business owners are taking advantage of the LLC because it is easier to set up and maintain than a corporation.

The LLC is a fairly new option in the United States; it first became available in Wyoming in 1977, but most other states did not follow suit until the 1990s. Each state has its own statutes concerning LLCs, and keeping up with the laws that govern LLCs can be a tricky business. When considering the LLC option, consulting knowledgeable and up-to-date legal and tax advisors is a must.

ADVANTAGES OF FORMING AN LLC

Some of the benefits of this form of business entity are described below.

Limited Liability. Like corporations, LLCs provide their members (owners) with protection from personal responsibility for the company's debt. Members are only liable to the extent of their investments in the company. If a customer slips and is injured on company property, a lawsuit may still bankrupt the business, but it cannot touch the personal assets of the LLC's members. This limited liability, then, is a great advantage over partnerships. In general partnerships, all members are liable for the company's debts, and in a limited partnership, at least one member must still be liable.

Avoiding Double Taxation. Like S corporations, LLCs enjoy exemption from the double taxation required of C corporations. In other words, the LLC's profits pass through

to the company's members who report their share of the profits on personal federal tax returns. The company itself does not pay a federal tax before the money is distributed to the members, as in the case of C corporations. But state and local taxes may still be levied against the LLC.

Flexibility of Income Distribution. According to some observers, one of the biggest benefits that small businesses enjoy when choosing LLC status is that allocation of profits and losses for tax purposes is easier under this form. Whereas the amount of profits the S corporation's shareholders report on their federal tax returns must be proportional to their share of stock, an LLC's members can determine amongst themselves how to divide their income as long as they follow the rules of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) on partnership income distribution.

Simplicity. Another great advantage of LLCs over corporations is the ease of setting up and running them. Whereas incorporation can be an involved and costly process, all that is required to start an LLC is the filing of an Articles of Organization and the drafting of an Operating Agreement defining the company's policies and procedures (a filing fee, however, will still be required of LLCs). And whereas a corporation requires a board of directors, officers, and regular shareholders' and directors' meetings, an LLC is not required to observe such formalities in its operation. An LLC can be run from day to day essentially as if it were a partnership.

No Ownership Restrictions. The biggest drawback of forming an S corporation is the restrictions on the type and number of shareholders the corporation may have, but this is avoided by forming an LLC. The members of an LLC may be foreign nationals or other companies, both of which are prohibited from owning stock in an S corporation. In addition, there is no limit on the number of members an LLC may have, as there is with an S corporation.

Member Involvement in the Company. One problem with limited partnerships is that those partners who wish to protect themselves with limited liability (which may be all but one of the members) are prohibited from direct involvement in running the company. These partners may have only a financial investment in the firm. All members of an LLC may be directly involved in the company's management without jeopardizing their limited liability.

Attractive to Foreign Investors Because LLCs have been in existence in Europe and Latin America for over a century, investors from those parts of the world are particularly knowledgeable about this business form. According to *The Essential Limited Liability Handbook*, "LLCs often prove to be the most familiar and least imposing business

structure for foreign entrepreneurs who wish to enter the American market."

Attractive to Potential Customers and Clients. According to Shira Levine's 2010 article, "What You Should Know Before You LLC," customers and clients may regard an LLC more highly than a small business. Levine argues that the addition of LLC to a company name can give a company more prestige and can make a business seem more established.

DRAWBACKS OF FORMING AN LLC

Not everything about LLCs is desirable, however. Ther are potential problems to consider as well.

No Perpetual Existence. Most states require that an LLC's Operating Agreement set a limit to the company's existence (usually 30 years). In the absence of a clause in the Operating Agreement providing for the continuance of the LLC in the event of the death or withdrawal of a member, the LLC will cease to exist when such events occur. The transfer of ownership is also more restricted for an LLC (like a partnership) than for a corporation.

Exclusions. A few types of entities cannot be organized as LLCs. These include banks, insurance companies, and non-profit organizations. The situation may change in the future.

Very Limited Benefits for Businesses With No Employees. Some self-employed persons and very small businesses consider forming LLCs, especially since several states have allowed one-person businesses to file for LLC status in the twenty-first century. However, according to Levine, most businesses with no employees cannot benefit from LLC status. If a business only contains one person, that individual's personal assets would not be protected by an LLC. Most one-person businesses only seek LLC status to appear larger, but in fact these very small businesses do not get the full benefits of LLC status.

CREATING AN LLC

It is important that the organizer of a prospective LLC follow the "enabling statutes" or formation laws of the state in which the company will be formed in order to be designated as an LLC. Without this designation, the company will lack the protection of limited liability and will be treated as a general partnership. Therefore, the first step in creating an LLC is to find out the specific enabling statutes of any state.

The organizer does not have to be one of the company's members. The organizer's function is to file the articles of organization, a task which can be accomplished by a lawyer,

a hired agent from a service company specializing in such business, or a manager of the prospective company.

Naming an LLC. Before forming an LLC, the company name must be reserved with the secretary of state or its equivalent. Most states require that the words "Limited Liability Company" or the abbreviation "LLC" be included in the name of the company. In some states, "Limited Company" or "LC" is the preferred designation. In all states, however, the name of the LLC must not resemble the name of any other corporation, LLC, partnership, or sole proprietorship that is registered with the state.

The Articles of Organization. This form, called the articles of organization or certificate of formation, must be obtained from the secretary of state's office or its equivalent, filled out by the organizer, and filed with the same office. A filing fee, which varies from state to state, will also be charged. This simple document requires, at minimum, the company name and address, a description of the business to be conducted, the name and address of the registered agent (the contact to whom notices of lawsuit or other official matters can be served), the names of the company's members and managers (usually the members themselves), and the dissolution date. Other information may be required, depending on which state the articles of organization are filed in. It is important that the articles describe the business in a way that will allow the IRS to designate the company a partnership for tax purposes, and not a corporation. In order for the IRS to do so, the articles must show that the company possesses no more than two of the following four characteristics (which describe a corporation):

- Perpetual existence
- · Centralized management
- Free transferability of ownership interest
- · Limited liability

One of the easiest ways to show that the LLC is not a corporation is to limit its existence. In fact, most states require that a dissolution date be determined in the articles of organization. On this date the LLC's assets will be liquidated and its business will cease (occurrences such as the mutual written agreement of the members or the death or retirement of a member may also terminate the LLC's existence before the dissolution date). If no date is specified, a default period of usually 30 years will be enacted. However, the members may decide to continue the LLC's existence at a later date.

Fees. Filing fees vary from state to state, from \$50 to \$500. In addition, some states require the LLC to publish an announcement of its creation to the public in a generally

circulated newspaper. This latter requirement can be very expensive, ranging from \$500 to \$2,000.

According to Levine, it is important to file and pay filing fees in the state where the LLC will be conducting its business. Even if filing fees are less expensive in a nearby state, filing in the state where the LLC resides means less hassle and is almost always cheaper in the long run. Also, entities filing for LLC status outside their home state will need to file annual reports in more than one state and may need to pay additional franchise taxes.

The Operating Agreement. At the first meeting of the members, called the organizational meeting, an operating agreement should be drafted. Although each state has laws governing how LLC's should be operated, the members should create their own operating agreement to document that all members agree on how the company should be run. It should be carefully constructed with an eye to preventing future disagreements and deadlocks. Most basically, the agreement should address the division of profits, members' voting rights, and company management. A good operating agreement will address the following issues:

- Who the members are and how they will be elected in the future.
- Grounds on which members may be terminated, and procedures to execute such terminations.
- Stipulations regarding allocation of business shares after the death of a member.
- If a member becomes disabled, how will the company provide for him or her: with disability insurance or out of its own funds?
- How managers will be selected and what their duties, salaries, and grounds for dismissal will be.
- How major decisions will be made. Which decisions will require unanimous approval of the members and which a simple majority vote? Which decisions can be delegated to the manager in charge of daily affairs?
- How often meetings will be held and how much notice members must receive.
- Who will keep records and how they will be kept.
- How members will invest in the LLC: will only cash contributions be allowed, or can members contribute services as well? If so, which services will be accepted and how will they be valued?
- How profits and losses will be allocated to members.
- How compensation (salary) for actively participating members will be determined.

- How new capital should be acquired should the company need it.
- What procedures must be followed to transfer interests in the company.
- What banking procedures should be followed.
- Penalties, if any, if members or managers fail to act in accordance with the operating agreement.

Fred Steingold, in his 2008 book, *Legal Guide For Starting & Running a Small Business*, suggests that businesses can either draft their own operating agreement or hire an attorney to create such an agreement. However, Steingold strongly recommends that businesses who draft their own agreements have a qualified attorney look at the document before it is signed. An attorney can help note and correct any internal inconsistencies, technical errors, and other problems which can result in hassles and disputes down the road.

Not all states require an operating agreement, but in those states (such as Oregon) where such an agreement is not required, any LLC without such an agreement has its member rights controlled by default via state statutes. For this reason, it is advisable that all LLCs draft an operating agreement in a timely fashion and strive to make the agreement as comprehensive as possible. An agreement can help an LLC establish a better structure than state statutes offer. For example, under 2009 Oregon laws, all members of an LLC managed by members have equal management votes and one vote can determine majority. If an LLC was established by members who contributed different amounts of money for start-up, this arrangement may not be satisfactory. An operating agreement can create a system agreeable to everyone.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bennett, Elizabeth. "Federal Tax Advantages Help LLCs Gain Favor in Delaware." *Delaware Law Weekly.* 29 March 2006. Fink, Philip R. "Limited Liability Companies: Tax and Business Law." *Tax Adviser.* June 2005.

Internal Revenue Service. "Limited Liability Company (LLC)." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98277,00.html. Retrieved April 5, 2010.

Krebsbach, Karen. "Community Banks Press IRS Change: De Novo and Startup Banks Are Eager to Consider LLC Status. But to Be Truly Worthwhile, an IRS Rule Change Is Needed to Make the Switch More Tax Advantageous. So What's the Holdup?" US Banker. October 2005.

Levine, Shira. "What You Should Know Before You LLC."

Business Insider. 30 March 2010. Available from: http://www.businessinsider.com/what you should know before you llc 2010 3.

"LLC Needs to Establish Operating Agreement." Register Guard. 20 September 2009.

Schnee, Edward J. "Debt Allocation and LLCs." *Journal of Accountancy*. September 2004.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide For Starting & Running a Small Business. 10th ed. Berkeley, Calif: Nolo, 2008.

Thompson, Margaret Gallagher. "Where We Were and Where We Are in Family Limited Partnerships." *Legal Intelligencer.* 1 August 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LIQUIDATION AND LIQUIDATION VALUES

Liquidation means turning fixed assets into liquid assets, namely into cash. Thus an owner selling his or her business for cash as a going concern is technically liquidating it. However, in usual parlance the term is applied only to a situation where a business is closed and all of its assets are sold. This may happen voluntarily or involuntarily; the owner may simply decide to stop doing business, put a "Closed" sign on the shop or a message to that effect on his or her Web site, and proceed to sell everything. Alternatively the business is forced into liquidation to pay off a foreclosed loan or, alternatively, assets are insufficient to cover debt, and Chapter 7 bankruptcy liquidation is necessary.

It is a truism of business that a going concern is always worth more than its parts. This is a good rule unless the business is actually losing money and cannot be turned around. There is no particular magic involved in this valuation. The assets of a running business include its clients and their purchases. Machinery, equipment, shelving, and communications systems arranged complexly for a purpose are more valuable as a group than taken individually. The assets of a business may fetch as little as 20 cents on the dollar, possibly even less, all depending on the nature of the business and its inventory. A jewelry shop, the assets of which are mostly unsold diamonds and gold, will do much better than a machine shop with most tools 30 years old or older.

A liquidation tends to be a painful time in business life. Many liquidations follow months, occasionally years of anxiety and agony as a business gradually fails, and liquidation is *still* painful. It is, furthermore, as painful for a manager liquidating a subsidiary or a division for a large company as for an owner liquidating his or her business. While it is happening, those involved do not appreciate that they will gain valuable experience from the process as people no less than as business persons. To liquidate a business effectively is itself a business skill; it can be done well or poorly.

THE LIQUIDATION PROCESS

Good timing and sober judgment are important aspects of "success" in times of failure. The earlier the owner realizes that liquidation cannot be avoided, the more resources will be present to liquidate with least pain. Human nature and reason tend to conflict in such situations, as owners hang on for dear life in the face of clearest evidence and lottery-like odds. Almost always the tantalizing possibility of being saved is out there in the form of a big bid, a potential buyer, or some hoped-for event. Setting clear, hard deadlines and proceeding in a businesslike manner toward a closing is the best policy. A business liquidating voluntarily and in an orderly fashion will almost always discover that its creditors, customers, and vendors will be cooperative. The sense of control will remain. If in the midst of such a process the miraculous turnaround event actually takes place, reversing course will also be easier.

Preparations. Once a decision to liquidate has been reached, the business needs to be closed, employees discharged, and company assets secured and inventoried. In larger operations, the owner will require help in managing the liquidation. Therefore selecting one or more trusted employees to participate in the process is essential before layoffs are announced and implemented as rapidly as possible. Effective actions in good time are important. Business closures sometimes produce unusual behavior in employees; they may feel cheated; the atmosphere of a free-for-all sometimes develops and caution is indicated to avoid wholesale theft and sabotage. Arrangements must be made to have locks changed and valuable goods safely stored. This is sometimes difficult to do and requires early arrangements. Vendors and customers must be notified after the layoffs are accomplished. This, too, will require early planning. Finally, the owner should take his or her own inventory before third parties become involved.

Participants. People entering the twilight zone of liquidation will discover it is populated by an entire industry little suspected to exist. There are professional appraisal firms whose routine business it is to value business assets. They appraise all manner of inventories and equipment daily and have an enormous depth of expertise. Owners facing such an appraisal, however, must brace themselves because prices named may seem extraordinarily low. Alongside appraisers are liquidators specializing in selling inventory and equipment; a variety of selling techniques are used, including auctions. Unusual venues may be common. For example, all the inventory may be moved to an empty warehouse and laid out for a sale that might extend over several days. Many liquidators have added Internet outlets to their marketing and therefore a

photographer may be taking digital shots of selected items as part of inventory.

Owners usually can and sometimes do set aside equipment to be held indefinitely or for sale by themselves. By the nature of their contacts, owners may have ideal clients for certain kinds of equipment. The owner can then assign the remainder to a specialist who will sell everything else and dispose as waste or scrap what cannot be moved.

VOLUNTARY AND INVOLUNTARY LIQUIDATIONS

In a bankruptcy liquidation under Chapter 7 of the bankruptcy law, a court-appointed trustee will oversee the process and make crucial decisions. However distressed the owner might be and the distress will be much greater if liquidation is forced by a foreclosure he or she should refrain from letting things "get ugly." Such liquidations are termed "hostile." The owner then resists liquidation by neglecting orderly preparations, refusing to cooperate, delaying or denying necessary papers, and engaging in various kinds of disruption. Such situations can lead to further legal action and ultimately to much higher costs.

Voluntary liquidations take two forms. The best of these takes place when the owner decides to go out of business while still solvent and able, after liquidation, to pay off all outstanding debt. The second form involves an agreement with one or more creditors to liquidate but without a formal process. This is sometimes called an informal or out-of-court liquidation. In the latter case, which tends to be rather rare, the owner will work in close cooperation with one or more agents of creditors, all parties endeavoring to get the highest possible yield for all assets.

According to a 2008 article by Deborah Thorne, creditors sometimes become anxious when a business seeks voluntary liquidation, especially out-of-court liquidation. Some creditors in fact push for involuntary liquidation in order to protect their interests if they see that a company is in trouble. According to Thorne and other experts, the key to successful voluntary out-of-court liquidation procedures is open communication and the sharing of detailed information. Creditors are more likely to be comfortable if they receive assurances as well as details about a company's holdings, while companies will be more comfortable if they see that creditors will not push for involuntary liquidation.

According to Ralph Warner and Beth Laurence's 2009 book, Save Your Small Business: 10 Crucial Strategies to Survive Hard Times or Close Down and Move On, voluntary liquidation in which an agreement is reached between creditors and business owners is often the most advantageous for all involved. The owners will generally receive a higher price on their assets and remain in

control of the process. They will also not have to pay the legal fees required in a liquidation via bankruptcy. As a result, creditors can expect to have a larger amount of their debt repaid. Creditors also do not have to worry that a court will forgive some of a business's debt. The creditors and business can decide together what an agreeable repayment sum is.

ALTERNATIVES TO LIQUIDATION

If an owner feels that he or she must stop operating the business, one alternative to liquidation is to sell the business. This will be possible only if the decision is reached early enough, before the business actually fails. Sales may have been slipping, profits may have disappeared, but if there is still "life" in the business, it may well be possible to sell it and at a price higher than liquidation will guarantee. Many options are available. For a failing business the route most likely to be successful will involve letting the new owner pay off the acquisition price over time, with the current owner continuing to share the risk with the new owner up to a point.

According to Thorne, businesses in trouble also have the option of filing Chapter 11 bankruptcy before selling, which offers some protection from creditors. This allows companies to continue to exist at a minimal functional level. Once a buyer is located, the buyer can purchase the business clear of claims and liens. This is important, as this makes the business more attractive to buyers. The current owners can then use the money from the sale to pay creditors.

If a company notices that sales are doing poorly early enough in the process (before going out of business becomes an absolute necessity), it is sometimes possible to save the business through extensive restructuring. Restructuring for a small business may involve changing the location of a business, changing the inventory or employee structure, as well as other fundamental changes. It can also involve changing the repayment terms on any existing business loans. In general, restructuring is easier if a business has not lost too much money and still retains a number of assets.

For a larger business or corporation, restructuring may be court-ordered or out-of-court. It usually involves changing a board of directors, management, and day-to-day operations. When successful, restructuring can help a business become more efficient and more profitable, therefore helping the company survive.

SEE ALSO Bankruptcy; Business Failure and Dissolution; Selling a Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hood, Doug. "Hard Sell Managing Liquidation of Assets." Entrepreneur. November 2000.

Kruger, Jennifer Barr. "When It Doesn't Make Sense to Go On: If You're Looking at Closing Your Store, You're Not Alone." *Photo Marketing.* January 2005.

Kupetz, David. "A Graceful Strategy for Liquidating a Business." San Diego Business Journal. 2 April 2001.

Robbins, Steven. "Exit Strategies for Your Business." Entrepreneur. 27 July 2005.

Thorne, Deborah. "Out of Court Liquidations Pose Questions for Credit Professionals." *Business Credit* 110, no. 6 (2008).

Warner, Ralph, and Beth Laurence. Save Your Small Business: 10 Crucial Strategies to Survive Hard Times or Close Down and Move On. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Woolmore, John. "More Tips on Ensuring That You Get Paid." Contract Flooring Journal. January 2006.

> Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LOAN PROPOSALS

Small businesses can obtain modest lines of credit by applying for credit cards, most of which will issue on the basis of a mere credit check by the issuing agency. Significant loans for the purchase of real estate, equipment, raw materials, or purchased components, as well as serious lines of credit, will require documentation of a correspondingly serious nature. Getting large loans is functionally identical to getting start-up financing in that the same kind of preparation, planning, care, and documents are necessary. A loan proposal will minimally consist of the proposal itself, a business plan, and financial data. All other things equal, comprehensive presentations fare better than brief and minimal packages.

A focused and professional approach is stressed by experts as a crucial element in getting funded. Kenneth DeWitt, for example, writing in *Commercial Carrier Journal*. cited the New Hampshire Commercial Financial Group (NHGC) as follows: "The vast majority of all business-financing proposals are eventually turned down. Key reasons for decline include (1) inadequate cash flow, collateral or security, and (2) proposing financing that is not compatible with a reasonable assessment of risk. But another reason is a submission that is either unprofessional or insufficient." DeWitt added that most business owners start with two strikes against them. "They are unaware of and unprepared for the standards they will be expected to meet in order to obtain financing."

Barbara Killmeyer, in her 2010 book, *It's Nobody's Business But Yours: A Comprehensive Guide for the Woman Who Wants to Turn Her Business Idea into a Reality*, suggests that even small businesses with a good relationship with a lender can benefit from a formally written loan proposal. According to Killmeyer, a well-written proposal helps to show the lender that a person is a good risk. Small businesses, in particular, according to Killmeyer, tend to be seen as a higher risk by lenders, and a formal loan proposal can

be helpful in showing lenders that a business is serious about its financial responsibilities.

PREPARATIONS AND RECONNAISSANCE

Most lenders give more attention to loan proposals prepared specifically for them and therefore tend to give lower rank to "one size fits all" submissions obviously aimed at multiple lending agencies. But in order to personalize a loan proposal, the business owner must get to know the lender and internalize the lender's needs and preferences. It is, of course, best to select a bank in the first place with a view of using it later as a lender. In that process the owner begins his or her own "look at the landscape" before a loan is ever discussed. Later, as the need for a loan makes itself felt, financial advisors to small business, such as the Small Business Administration, recommend preliminary discussion to get an understanding of the lender's criteria, qualification rules, the kinds of proposals the lender expects to receive, and the process of review to follow. As a minimum the owner ought to know smallest and largest amounts available, kinds of collateral expected, types of loans offered (line of credit? real estate only? lease financing?). Some banks have policy-based restrictions which may involve geography or type of business. If the lender is a poor match, the owner is well-advised to go elsewhere and possibly open a second account at (or move the account to) a bank which looks most promising. Lenders tend to favor their own customers.

It is generally desirable to have preliminary contact with the lending officer before a proposal is actually submitted. In smaller banks and when substantial loans are involved, this person may well be the bank's president. The business owner researching the loan application process and potential lender can indicate the size and nature of the loan in broad outline and thus see if a proposal is likely to be welcomed. Many banks handle unusually large numbers of transactions, the evaluation of which is automated by using so-called loan origination software (LOS). In attempting to talk to people, the owner can determine in advance the amount and kind of attention the loan proposal is likely to receive and either adapt to the procedures or go elsewhere.

ELEMENTS OF THE PROPOSAL

The loan proposal may be broken into four elements: 1) the loan itself; 2) description of the business subdivided into several categories; 3) financial data; and 4) references. The proposal may also have appendices, if appropriate, such as photographs, testimonials, and possibly even samples. In addition, the owner will typically write a concise cover letter which briefly highlights the proposal.

It is well to keep the objective in mind: the loan proposal is a document intended to communicate facts and projections, the latter documented as well as possible, and to persuade the lender of the merits of a case. Everything helpful to achieve this objective should be present.

Loan Description. The first part of the loan proposal should describe the loan: why it is sought; the benefits anticipated; how much is being borrowed; anticipated repayment schedule; how repayment will be accomplished and from what sources of money; and the collateral being offered to secure the loan. Many banks require that this portion of the loan proposal be put on forms that they provide. If the forms are unsuitable for communicating some piece of vital information, additional sheets may be added to amplify the presentation.

Business Description. This part of the proposal should include information on the company's history and projected future path; its management, including resumes of key individuals; and an assessment of the business's market, including its general features and trends, competitors of the business, and key vendors and customers. If the company is relatively new, this information is sometimes supplied in the form of a business plan typically an updated version of the plan used to obtain initial financing. If the company has been in operation for some time and it prepares an annual plan, that plan itself may be usable or adaptable for this purpose.

In her 2010 book, *It's Nobody's Business But Yours: A Comprehensive Guide for the Woman Who Wants to Turn Her Business Idea into a Reality*, Barbara Killmeyer suggests that businesses provide at least the rudimentary facts about a business. This includes the business name, address, and the details of each principal member of the business, including each individual's name and social security number. Killmeyer suggests that this information can even be provided at the start of the loan proposal.

Killmeyer also suggests that the business description include details such as number of employees, assets held, industry details, age of the business, and other details. This information can help lenders determine the size and scope of a company and therefore the company's ability to repay a loan. Further, Killmeyer advocates describing the legal structure of the business as well as details about each principal member of the company. These details about each principal member can read like a short résumé: education, skills, experience, and accomplishments. This amount of detail lets lenders see the resources a business has for meeting its loan obligations.

Financial Documents. The business should submit at least 3 years' of financials balance sheets and income statements. These should be year-end data for the past

and the last month of data for the current year. Federal income tax returns for the same period should be included. Projections of operations should be made out for 1 year at least by month. A separate cash flow projection should accompany this part of the proposal. This is vital because ability to repay the loan is based on net cash flow. If finances are audited, the audit report will be included, of course. In some situations, it will be also necessary for the owner to submit personal financial statements as well. Details on important liabilities should be provided up front, such as other loans, lines of credit, and leases; the providing agency's or agencies' names, terms, and maturities.

References. Included in this section will be contacts with knowledge of the business, including its outside accountant, if any, a payroll service, the law firm, occasionally major suppliers able to comment on the company's bill-payment performance, and clients who can testify about future intentions to buy from the company.

REVIEW AND SUBMISSION

The business owner should anticipate presenting and defending the loan proposal to the lender. The best preparation for this will be careful review of the proposal, looking at it as if from the lender's perspective. Thinking through the questions that are likely to be asked and preparing thorough answers to those questions in advance is also very helpful.

In her 2009 book, Business Loans from Family and Friends: How to Ask, Make It Legal and Make It Work, Asheesh Advani recommends using various forms of fund-raising and turning to formal bank loans last. This way, owners can explain in their loan proposal the various ways they have raised funds already and how much money remains. This can help the lender see that the company is serious about raising the cash it needs. It also shows the lender that others were willing to risk their money on the business, suggesting that the business is a good risk.

Successful businesspeople come in every conceivable variety, from detail-oriented number crunchers to charismatic, high-flying salesmen who do not necessarily have a head for numbers. The lender, of course, will be oriented toward numbers and facts, will want to talk about them, and will expect the owner to interact effectively on the details. For most owners this is not a problem, although a little homework will help. Those unskilled at this sort of thing, who rely on a financial officer to herd the numbers, is well advised to take that officer with them to the presentation.

In the real world all aspects of the loan process are vital the initial reconnaissance and lender qualification; the proposal itself, not only in its comprehensiveness but also in the rationality of its internal strategy; and finally the presentation to the lender. However, even when all

these aspects are handled effectively, the loan may still be turned down. If so, the final step, careful follow-up to discover the reasons for the rejection, will get the owner ready for the next attempt.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Advani, Asheesh. Business Loans from Family and Friends: How to Ask, Make It Legal and Make It Work. Berkeley, Calif: Nolo. 2009.
- Chautin, Jerry K. "How to Make A Winning Loan Proposal." Entrepreneur Network. Available from: http://tenonline.org/ sref/jc1.html. Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- "Credit Cards Only Useful for Short Term Fix, Warns Recovery Expert." Financial Adviser. 21 July 2005.
- "Developing a Business Loan Proposal: Suggested Contents." Arkansas Small Business Development Center. Available from: http://asbtdc.ualr.edu/business information/511 loan proposal contents.asp. Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- DeWitt, Kenneth. "Financing Process Gets Tougher: Troubleshoot Your Own Proposal Before It's Too Late." Commercial Carrier Journal. September 2002.
- Green, Charles. *The SBA Loan Book*. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2005.
- Killmeyer, Barbara. It's Nobody's Business But Yours: A
 Comprehensive Guide for the Woman Who Wants to Turn Her
 Business Idea into a Reality. Victoria, Canada: Trafford
 Publishing, 2010.
- "Make Preparations Before Approaching Bank for Your Loan." Memphis Business Journal. 3 November 2000.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LOANS

Businesses are financed either by equity or debt, usually by both. Equity, of course, is the capital paid into the business by its owner and other investors who buy shares. This money can be recovered only by selling the shares or by selling the company, and investors are at risk for the total of their investment. Debt is based on contractual arrangements under which both repayment of the principal and payment of interest are specified, although certain forms of debt bear no interest: an example is trade credit under which a buyer may have up to 90 days to satisfy a bill. All forms of credit, in effect, represent loans from one party to another. Thus leasing of rental space or of equipment may be viewed as loans of real estate or of equipment, with rents and lease payments representing interest.

All such transactions are recorded on a company's books as liabilities. A company's debt-equity ratio (liabilities divided by equity) represents the degree to which it is said to be "leveraged." The ratio is one of the measures lenders use to make judgments on whether to lend or not or, alternatively, on how much to lend. The old-fashioned,

traditional view is that debt should be avoided; progressive thought holds that a good balance between debt and equity gives a company optimum flexibility for growth; speculative views favor maximum leverage in order to achieve the highest possible return for stockholders.

The balance of loans and equity may depend on the size of a business. Larger companies often have larger amounts of income generated and may have an easier time securing funding than smaller businesses. Barbara Killmeyer, in her 2010 book, It's Nobody's Business But Yours: A Comprehensive Guide for the Woman Who Wants to Turn Her Business Idea into a Reality suggests that most lenders want to see a small business financed no more than 25 percent to 50 percent by loans. To apply for a business loan, Killmeyer suggests, small businesses should ensure that they are supplying at least half of the total funds necessary through other means (such as personal savings).

CHARACTERISTICS OF LOAN TRANSACTIONS

Lending and borrowing transactions are characterized by time factors, costs, and risk considerations; all three are closely related.

Time Factors. Term loans, also known as installment debt, are classified by the length of time for which money is lent. Loans come in short-, intermediate-, and longterm forms. Revolving credit and perpetual debt, however, have no fixed retirement dates. Revolving credit, better known as a "line of credit," provides a sum of money which the borrower draws down and then pays back, borrowing again when funds are needed again. Interest is paid only when funds are being used. Brokerage houses that extend margin credit for customers on certain securities work the same way. Business credit cards are also a popular form of revolving credit for business expenses. The holder of a perpetual loan, usually issued through a registered offering, only pays interest on the money and decides in his or her own time when to retire the principal.

Repayment Schedules match the type of loan obtained and also affect the costs of the borrowing. Payment terms available either call for combined payments of principal and interest at regular intervals or require interest payments only with the principal repaid as a single sum at the end of the contract. In the first case, interest is charged only on the remaining balance of principal so that the interest portion declines over time. Under some types of leases, the lessor gradually acquires the real estate or the equipment being leased. In these cases the lease payment remains the same but the lessor's costs decline because he or she is able to claim a portion of the property as depreciation against taxes.

Cost. The cost of a loan is the interest charged. Interest may be fixed for the term of the loan or may be variable. If the rates are variable, they may be adjusted daily, annually, or at intervals of years (3, 5, and 10). Such rates (called floating rates) are tied to some index such as the prime federal lending rate. As a general rule, interest costs are based on the current cost of money and the relative risk of the loan, so that collateralized debt costs less than unsecured debt. As their name implies, fixed interest rate loans have the same interest rate during the entire term of the loan.

Security. Assets pledged as security against the loss of the loan are known as collateral. Credit backed by collateral is secured. In many cases, the asset purchased by the loan often serves as the only collateral, but in other cases the borrower puts other assets, including cash, aside as collateral. Real estate or land collateralize mortgages. Equity in real estate can also be used to secure business loans. Unsecured debt relies on the earning power of the borrower. Since secured loans are safer for the lender, they typically have lower interest rates. However, if a business defaults on a secured loan, the asset used as security may be seized or repossessed by the lender.

Third parties can also provide security for loans. In his 2008 book, *The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business*, Steven D. Strauss notes that the Small Business Administration (SBA) is a great resource for businesses seeking a loan. The SBA guarantees loans for businesses, thereby reducing the risk lenders need to take when offering funding for small businesses. Looking for lenders offering SBA-guaranteed loans is often a good idea, especially for small businesses, as SBA-guaranteed loans tend to have favorable interest rates and less stringent qualification standards than unsecured loans.

Lender. The type of lender granting a loan to a business may impact the loan type, interest charged, and the terms of the loan. For example, many small businesses seek off-the-books loans from friends and family. These informal loans often feature very generous terms and low interest rates. Since they are not usually listed on a company's credit report, they also do not affect a business's ability to secure other types of funding.

Credit. A company's credit history is usually carefully considered by a lender. The lender will examine the types of loans a business has had and the repayment history of those loans. If a company has gone into bankruptcy in the past or has struggled financially, the lender may offer the business a bad credit loan only, if indeed he or she offers any loan at all. By the same token, newer small businesses often have a hard time securing loans because they do not have an established credit history. That is, the businesses are too new to have borrowed and repaid

money on time, making them ineligible for prime rate loans. In some cases, lack of a credit history makes the businesses ineligible for traditional bank loans.

COMMON TYPES OF LOANS

Consumers and small businesses obtain loans with varying maturities in order to fund purchases of real estate, transportation and production equipment, inventory, raw materials, parts, and other needs. The source of such funding may be friends and relatives, banks, credit unions, finance companies, insurance companies, leasing companies, and trade credit. State and federal governments sponsor a number of loan programs to support small businesses.

Short-Term Loans. A special commitment loan is a single-purpose loan with a maturity of less than 1 year. Its purpose is to cover cash shortages resulting from a one-time increase in current assets, such as a special inventory purchase, an unexpected increase in accounts payable, or a need for interim financing. Trade credit is also a kind of short-term loan extended to the business by a vendor who allows the purchaser up to 3 months to settle a bill. In the past it was common practice for vendors to discount trade bills by 1 or 2 percentage points as an incentive for quick payment.

The SBA offers a 7(m) Microloan program which offers short-term loans of up to \$35, 000 for equipment, supply, or inventory purchases. These loans can also be used for working capital but may not be used to buy real estate. These SBA microloans are only available through approved nonprofit groups.

A seasonal line of credit of less than 1 year may be used to finance inventory purchases or production. The successful sale of inventory repays the line of credit. A permanent working capital loan provides a business with financing from 1 to 5 years during times when cash flow from earnings does not coincide with the timing or volume of expenditures. Such loans are common in seasonal businesses where, for instance, goods are manufactured in summer for winter sale or vice versa. In all such cases, creditors expect future earnings to be sufficient to retire the loan.

Like lines of credit, credit cards are a popular way for businesses to get funds. Strauss notes that up to half of all businesses use credit cards to borrow for start up costs and other business costs. However, as Strauss notes, many business failures are also attributed to credit card debt, since this type of debt is expensive and difficult to repay. Strauss and others recommend seeing credit cards as a last resort.

Intermediate-Term Loans. Term loans finance the purchase of furniture, fixtures, vehicles, and plant and office equipment. Maturity generally runs more than 1 year but less than 5. Consumer loans for autos, boats, and home repairs and remodeling are analogous intermediate loans.

Long-Term Loans. Mortgage loans are used to purchase real estate and are secured by the asset itself. Mortgages generally run between 10 and 40 years. A bond is a contract held in trust with the obligation of repayment. An indenture is a legal document specifying the terms of a bond issue, including the principal, maturity date, interest rates, any qualifications and duties of the trustees, and the rights and obligations of the issuers and holders. Corporations and government entities issue bonds in a form attractive to both public and private investors. A debenture bond is unsecured, while a mortgage bond holds specific property in lien. A bond may contain safety measures to provide for repayment.

The SBA offers a 504 Certified Development Company Loan program. This program offers fixed-term, long-term loans for company modernization, expansion, and for purchases of equipment and other needs. Even more popular than the 504 Certified Development Company Loan program is the SBA 7(a) Loan Guaranty. This very flexible loan program offers funding to companies for start-up, real estate, working capital, and most other business expenses. Strauss notes that this loan program is one of the SBA's best-known loan offerings. Terms for 7(a) loans range from 10 to 25 years.

MIXED MOTIVES

In virtually all lending/borrowing situations the motives of the parties involved are in some conflict, at least on the margins. The business borrower's primary motive is to obtain the necessary financing to run the business at the least possible cost. His or her ideal source of funding is paidin capital, but such equity is put at risk, and the owner feels this risk particularly if it is his or her own money. At the same time, if the money comes from investors, they will own shares of the company, and the more owned by outsiders the less control the owner has. Even the most persuasive owner, able to get equity funding from others easily, will be constrained at some point lest he or she lose control of the business. In this balancing act debt becomes an attractive alternative source of money. The owner's motive will be to get as much unsecured financing of this type as necessary at the lowest possible rates of interest and to obtain secured loans only if there is no other way. The owner will try to avoid debt because servicing it costs money and it has to happen from cash flow. The less debt the business has to carry, the more rapidly his or her own equity will grow.

Independent investors in the business (if any) have yet another set of motives: they want to pay as little as possible for each share and see the value of that share grow. Investors like to "leverage" their investment by seeing it matched by borrowing. Since the borrowed money is used on their behalf, the more borrowing they can leverage the better.

But here, too, constraints set in. Under current law the creditors of a business are first in line when the business fails. If the company is highly leveraged, investors are likely to lose their entire investment. Thus leverage is good but it must be kept in line.

The lender, finally, is moved by a desire to earn money by lending it safely. Sources of large amounts of cash (banks, credit unions, insurance companies) are typically restrained by law and prudence from speculative investment of the money they hold in trust for others. They are conservative by their very structure and aim at predictable earnings by the safest possible means. Lenders ideally want secured loans at high interest rates, the latter kept low by competitive forces. They prefer to lend to the financially strongest possible borrowers; if competitive pressures force them to lend to weaker customers, they hedge the risks by charging more. From the lender's point of view, a financially strong borrower is one who has invested much and therefore has a great stake in the business's success; the business will also have a long, successful, and steady history of operations, and will offer ample collateral.

A small start-up with a brief history of mild success is thus in a relatively weak bargaining position and must make a very strong case before a favorable action by a potential lender is assured.

QUALIFYING FOR A LOAN

Aside from a successful track record, the three main factors that will help the small business qualify for a loan are good cash flow, a favorable debt-equity ratio, and carefully prepared documentation.

Net Cash Flow to Debt. The lender first looks at a loanapplicant's cash flow because it is the source of loan repayment. Cash flow is often different from the profitability or assets of a business because sales booked appear on the books immediately but may show up as cash only later (when payment is received) and purchases made are immediately shown as costs but may only require cash later (when payments are actually made). The lender will initially calculate the amount of cash available to service the current portions of any new debt. If this amount is minimally 1.25 times the debt service required, the business is at least in the ballpark to receive a loan. A company with a net cash flow of \$5,000 a month and a future debt with a \$1,750 monthly payment, has a ratio of cash to debt of 2.86 plenty, in other words. To be sure, the lender will look for a history of such cash flows: a 2-month history will not be enough. The higher this ratio and the longer the history, the more inclined the lender will be to lend. If the cash flow is lower, the battle is almost certainly lost for the time being.

Debt-Equity Ratio. This ratio is calculated by taking a company's liabilities and dividing them by the company's equity. A ratio of 1 means that for every dollar in equity the company has \$1 of debt. A company with no debt at all will have a debt-equity ratio of 0. In capital-intensive industries the ratio will be significantly higher; in others much lower. In 2009 Microsoft's ratio was 0.14; Honda had a 1.02 ratio in the same period; General Electric's ratio was 4.35.

The ratio will tell the lender the commitment investors have made in the company, and the higher this commitment is in relation to borrowing, the more confidence the lender will have in being repaid.

Documentation. In addition to favorable financial ratios, the lender will be looking at the company's performance over time. The borrower should anticipate providing the lender a loan proposal justifying the loan. Parts of that proposal will be a business plan, financial statements, and details on other debts and liabilities. Sometimes unfavorable ratios can be overcome by a consistent history of profitable performance and high growth and even innovative plans with high potential for success will carry weight. But the wise business owner will not bet on that.

The New Automation. In the modern lending environment, computers and the Internet have amplified (and sometimes even usurped) the role of lending officers at financial institutions. One such development is loan origination software (LOS) offered by a number of companies over the Internet to banks, credit unions, and other financing agencies. These packages automate judgment on loan applications by calculating ratios, using averages for industrial categories, weighting experience factors, and even obtaining credit ratings automatically. These packages "score" loan applications and thus give loan officers confirmation for their own judgment or give them pause. In 2009 LOS software was also providing real-time updates of regulatory changes as well as automation of the entire loan process.

Downsizing in the banking sector, as reported by Mike Byfield in *Alberta Report* has caused an increase in caseloads and thus reliance on such services and software. Conditions continuously change and cycle, to be sure, but the well-prepared business owner with good justification can still prevail and get his or her loan. That, of course, is just the beginning of getting on with the program.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Tom. "Choosing a Corporate Bank for Business Loan, Partnership." *Memphis Business Journal.* 3 November 2000.

Booth, James R., and Lena Chua Booth. "Loan Collateral Decisions and Corporate Borrowing Costs." *Journal of Money, Credit & Banking*. February 2006. Byfield, Mike. "Small Business Borrowing Gets Trickier." Alberta Report. 3 January 2000.

Green, Charles. The SBA Loan Book. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2005.

Jepsom, Kevin. "Solution to Scoring Biz Loans." Credit Union Journal. 27 February 2006.

Killmeyer, Barbara. It's Nobody's Business But Yours: A
Comprehensive Guide for the Woman Who Wants to Turn Her
Business Idea into a Reality. Victoria, Canada: Trafford
Publishing, 2010.

"LiquidCredit Bank2Business." FICO. Available from: http://www.fico.com/en/Search/Pages/Results.aspx?k=Liquid Credit%20Bank2Business. Retrieved April 5, 2010.

"Make Preparations Before Approaching Bank for Your Loan." Memphis Business Journal. 3 November 2000.

"Mrg Integrates with Isgn's Diamond Loan Origination Software." *Mortgage Banking* 70, no. 3 (2009).

Strauss, Steven D. The Small Business Bible: Everything You Need to Know to Succeed in Your Small Business. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Zhai, David. "Comment: Lenders, Beware Pitfalls In Loan Scoring Systems." *American Banker.* 30 May 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LOCAL AREA NETWORKS (LANS)

In the modern office, most workers are equipped with a personal computer. The computer may be free-standing (very much the exception these days) or it may be connected to a network, minimally to the Internet. In many small operations, like a doctor's office, a single computer, linked to the Internet, may be used. In most typical office situations, however, the computers of the organization are interconnected to each other as well by way of a local area network (LAN), typically by means of a single dedicated computer known as the "server," short for "file server." The linkage may be by wire or by a special radio frequency. The server used may also provide each "node" in the network with Internet service; and interoffice communications between computers are by e-mail. As the name suggests, such networks are local and shielded from external influences except as these are mediated by the network server, which is itself protected by "firewalls" from unauthorized interference. Communications between LANs may be over proprietary communications lines (wired, wireless, or a combination) or may use the Internet.

One of the benefits of a LAN is that it may be installed simply and incrementally, upgraded or expanded with little difficulty, and moved or rearranged with little disruption. LANs are also useful because they can transmit data quickly.

LANs allow workers or even families to share resources. For example, many offices have multiple computers but a limited number of printers or copy machines. LANs allow users of multiple machines to send their print jobs to printers, copiers, or fax machines. This helps create additional space, since the machines do not have to be in the same room. It also saves money, as the printers or other shared resources do not have to be purchased individually for every computer user. In their 2009 book, Contemporary Business 2009 Update, Louis E. Boone and David L. Kurtz note that LANs are also useful for connecting businesses where company employees work in different offices or buildings. A LAN allows company employees to share information, Internet connections, and documents quite easily, allowing for group work or teamwork even where employees work separately.

Indeed, connectivity seems to be an increasing concern for businesses. In February 2010 *InformationWeek* conducted a survey of 585 businesses. All 585 businesses identified real-time communication applications (such as high-definition video, good quality videoconferencing, and other applications) as a main use and a main concern where business LANs were concerned. Many businesses responding to the survey were especially interested in high-definition videoconferencing for both internal business communication and wide communications with clients, customers, and other businesses.

As William Stallings reports in his 2008 book, *Business Data Communications*, wired LAN technology is increasingly being replaced by wireless technology, since wireless LANs provide mobility and allow for LANs in places that are difficult to wire. Of course, wireless LANs can support a range of nontraditional business environments, including telecommuting.

PHYSICAL COMPONENTS OF LANS

The physical properties of a LAN include network access units (or interfaces) that connect the personal computer to the network. These units are actually interface cards installed on computer motherboards. Their job is to provide a connection, monitor availability of access to the LAN, set or buffer the data transmission speed, ensure against transmission errors and collisions, and assemble data from the LAN into usable form for the computer.

Network cards may communicate with the network either by wire or by radio signal. By 2010 many LANs were wireless, no doubt to take advantage of wireless laptops, printers, and other technology. Wireless communication is between radio devices which are themselves cards or specialized modems. Advantages are avoidance of wiring costs and hassle; disadvantages are distance limitations and

interference. Unless a wireless system is properly configured to use signal encryption, the problem of the "evil twin" appears a phrase used to label a device that appears to participate in communications because it inadvertently interferes with a poorly configured network. A number of companies have emerged to help companies with this common problem by offering wireless site surveys. This service allows companies to hire IT professionals, who arrive at the place of business and determine the optimal placement of wireless devices and routers for maximum efficiency of signals. A wireless site survey can also help businesses establish a wireless LAN or can help pinpoint possible problems which may interfere with wireless signals and thus disrupt the LAN.

WIRED LAN TOPOLOGIES

LANs are designed in several different physical arrangements of node computers, known as topologies. These patterns can range from straight lines to a ring. Each terminal on the LAN contends with other terminals for access to the system. When it has secured access, it broadcasts its message to all the terminals at once. The message is picked up by the terminal for which it is intended, or multiples of these. The branching tree topology is an extension of the bus, providing a link between two or more buses.

A third topology, the star network, also works like a bus in terms of contention and broadcast. But in the star, stations are connected to a single, central node (individual computer) that administers access. Several of these nodes may be connected to one another. For example, a bus serving six stations may be connected to another bus serving ten stations and a third bus connecting twelve stations.

The ring topology connects each station to its own node, and these nodes are connected in a circular fashion. Node 1 is connected to node 2, which is connected to node 3, and so on, and the final node is connected back to node 1. Messages sent over the LAN are regenerated by each node, but retained only by the addressees. Eventually, the message circulates back to the sending node, which removes it from the stream.

THE FILE SERVER

The administrative software of the LAN resides either in a dedicated file server; in a smaller, less busy LAN; or in a personal computer that acts as a file server. In addition to performing as a kind of traffic controller, the file server holds files for shared use in its hard drives, administers applications such as the operating system, and allocates functions.

When a single computer is used as both a workstation and a file server, response times may lag because its processors are forced to perform several duties at once. This system will store certain files on different computers on the LAN. As a result, if one machine is down, the entire system may be crippled. If the system were to crash due to undercapacity, some data may be lost or corrupted.

The addition of a dedicated file server may be costly, but it provides several advantages over a distributed system. In addition to ensuring access even when some machines are down, its only duties are to hold files and provide access. Dedicated servers can also be protected more diligently against attacks and security concerns than workstations acting as servers.

OTHER LAN EQUIPMENT

LANs are generally limited in size because of the physical properties of the network, including distance, impedance, and load. Some equipment, such as repeaters, can extend the range of a LAN. Repeaters have no processing ability, but simply regenerate signals that are weakened by impedance. Other types of LAN equipment with processing ability include gateways, which enable LANs operating dissimilar protocols to pass information by translating it into a simpler code, such as ASCII. A bridge works like a gateway, but instead of using an intermediate code, it translates one protocol directly into another. A router performs essentially the same function as a bridge, except that it administers communications over alternate paths. Gateways, bridges, and routers can act as repeaters, boosting signals over greater distances. They also enable separate LANs located in different buildings to communicate with each other.

The connection of two or more LANs over any distance is referred to as a wide area network (WAN). WANs require the use of special software programs in the operating system to enable dial-up connections that may be performed by telephone lines or radio waves. In some cases, separate LANs located in different cities and even separate countries may be linked over the public network.

Boone and Kurtz note that most businesses already use WANs in the form of long-distance telephone services. Telephone companies provide these WAN services. WANs are designed to provide not only links between different LANs but are also designed to help link computers across larger geographic areas than LANs are designed to do. Therefore, if a business has multiple locations, a business owner may decide to establish LANs in each business location and use a WAN to link all the businesses together.

LAN DIFFICULTIES

LANs are susceptible to many kinds of transmission errors. Electromagnetic interference from motors, power lines, and sources of static, as well as shorts from corrosion, can corrupt data. Software bugs and hardware failures can also introduce errors, as can irregularities in wiring and connections. LANs generally compensate for these errors by

working off an uninterruptable power source, such as batteries, and using backup software to recall most recent activity and hold unsaved material. Some systems may be designed for redundancy, such as keeping two file servers and alternate wiring to route around failures.

Increasing LAN reliance has also created additional problems for companies. As LANs get larger, the energy they use increases. Larger servers mean that companies must find larger spaces for their servers as well as a means of cooling larger dedicated servers. Many companies have built such intricate LANs that they must use datacenters (dedicated rooms containing servers and other computing equipment). These computer areas need to be cooled, controlled, and kept free of moisture. In the 2010s many companies have outsourced their server needs by storing data and applications on remote servers which do not take up such an immense amount of room.

Security problems can also be an issue with LANs. They can be difficult to manage and access because the data they use is often distributed between many different networked sources. In addition, many times these data are stored on several different workstations and servers. Most companies have specific LAN administrators who deal with these issues and are responsible for the use of LAN software. They also work to back up files and recover lost files.

Many applications, including network management software and applications, have been developed to help companies manage their computer networks. These applications tell business owners when employees access certain network applications, when servers may overheat, and other vital information.

According to a 2010 article in *InformationWeek*, LANs are increasingly being used for content sharing. For example, many businesses want to use their LANs and computers for whiteboarding, or applications which allow many employees to work on the same project using the same template but on different computers. High-definition teleconferencing and video streaming also tends to place a high burden on LANs. Many companies are now using cost-effective video surveillance systems (which use the LAN) as a security system. Always evolving applications mean that companies must spend money to update their LANs.

PURCHASING A LAN

When considering if a LAN is suitable for a business, several things must be considered. The costs involved and the administrative support needed often far exceed reasonable predictions. A complete accounting of potential costs should include such factors as purchase price of equipment, spare parts, taxes, installation costs, labor and building modifications, and permits. Operating costs include forecasted public network traffic, diagnostics, and routine maintenance. In addition, the buyer should seek

a schedule of potential costs associated with upgrades and expansion and engineering studies.

The vendor should agree to a contract expressly detailing the degree of support that will be provided in installing and tuning up the system. In addition, the vendor should provide a maintenance contract that binds the company to make immediate, free repairs when performance of the system exceeds prescribed standards. All of these factors should be addressed in the buyer's request for proposal that is distributed to potential vendors.

LANs can also be purchased for home use. Initially, these kits were expensive and slow and transmitted data via the phone lines in the home. New products have emerged that are faster, more affordable and use wireless technology to allow multiple computers to share printers and perform other LAN functions. This technology allows phone lines, cable connections, and LANs to be used simultaneously and is perfect for a small-business owner who works out of his or her home.

SEE ALSO Wide Area Networks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"The Basics of 802.11 Wireless LANs." Communications News. October 2005.

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz *Contemporary Business 2009 Update.* 12th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

"Ethernet Essentials." CommWeb. 25 April 2002.

Flinders, Karl. "Small Firms Seek Big Functionality." *Computer Trade Shopper*. 11 May 2005.

Johnston, Randolph P. "High Tech for the Small Office: Hardware and Software to Improve Your Efficiency." *Journal of Accountancy*. December 2005.

Littlejohn, Jeremy. "The Next Generation LAN." Information Week. 29 March 2010. Available from: http://www.informationweek. com/news/infrastructure/management/showArticle.jhtml? articleID=224200363.

Muff, Carol Ann. "How To Set Up a Wi Fi Network Opportunities Are in the Air, Literally." *VARbusiness.* 6 March 2006.

Murawski, Frank. "Fiber Soon to Overtake Copper in LAN Deployments." Cabling Installation & Maintenance. August 2005.
 Stallings, William. Business Data Communications. 6th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LOSS LEADER PRICING

Loss leader pricing, sometimes also called leader pricing, is an aggressive pricing strategy in which a store sells selected goods at cost or even below cost in order to attract customers who will, according to the loss leader philosophy, make up for the losses on highlighted products with additional purchases of profitable goods. Grocery stores often make use of loss leader pricing in their weekly ads, for example. In general, loss leader pricing is best on products and services that customers are familiar with, as this allows customers to readily spot a good bargain and therefore be tempted to come into the store. Loss leader pricing is employed by retail businesses; a somewhat similar strategy sometimes employed by manufacturers is known as penetration pricing. According to Steve Monas and Richard Hooker in their 2008 book Shoestring Venture: The Startup Bible, a related concept is captive product pricing. In this type of marketing strategy, companies charge below cost on one item but then charge extra on a necessary accessory to that item. For example, printers are often sold for \$40 or less, but cartridges for those printers cost almost as much as the printer itself. While the printer company may lose money on the printer (a one-time purchase) it will earn money again and again on the profit-rich cartridges.

Loss leader pricing is, in essence, a bid to lure customer traffic away from the businesses of retail competitors. Retail stores employing this pricing strategy know that they will not make a profit on those goods that are earmarked as loss leaders. But such businesses reason that the use of such pricing mechanisms can sometimes attract large numbers of consumers who would otherwise make their purchases elsewhere. In the world of e-commerce, loss leader strategies are intended to draw consumer traffic to an online retailer's Web site. The technique is also used for product introduction, which might include several free copies of a magazine to induce purchase of a subscription, low rates for cable services, and other "introductory" pricing which, if not always priced at a loss, function in the same way.

Loss leader pricing has been practiced with considerable success, especially by large national discount retailers, but the strategy is not without its critics. In his 2009 book, Know This: Marketing Basics, Paul Christ notes that businesses interested in loss leader pricing should consider their state laws. Several states have passed legislation under the Unfair Sales Act. In some states, this legislation makes it illegal to sell specific products, such as tobacco or gasoline, at or below cost. In other states, the laws are more comprehensive and are designed to stop large chain stores from selling items at below cost in a manner that might inhibit small business growth. In 2008 Oklahoma had some of the toughest Unfair Sales Act legislation in the United States, requiring product pricing on most items to be 6 percent or more above cost. Similar trends have emerged in Europe, with a ban on loss lead pricing in Irish groceries being a case in point. Lawsuits alleging that some loss leader pricing strategies amount to illegal business practices have also increased, although plaintiffs have not always been victorious. Opponents of such pricing practices argue that the strategy is basically predatory in nature, designed ultimately to force competitors out of business. Some products in particular tend to stir controversy when companies use loss leader pricing. In 2008, for example, Wal-Mart was accused of loss leader pricing after is began offering heavy discounts on its pharmacy items.

Defenders of the practice contend that loss leader pricing is simply one of many measures that retail establishments take to increase in-store traffic and, ultimately, their financial well-being. They note that U.S. antitrust and trade regulation statutes are designed to protect competition, not individual competitors, and that legitimate marketplace competition inevitably results in economic winners and losers. The furor over the practice is not expected to subside anytime soon, however, because many small businesses, with strong support in many state legislatures, have been economically damaged over the past several years by larger competitors willing to take losses or razor-thin profit margins on some products in order to expand their customer bases.

Business experts note that suppliers sometimes object to loss leader pricing as well, despite the greater volume of sales that the practice often spurs within a given store. These increases may be offset by drops in sales at other stores where the brand is still priced high. Such developments can strain relations between supplier and customer, and in worst case scenarios, bring pressure on the supplier to lower its price for the goods in question. The practice is most debated among retailers. Some see loss leader pricing potentially inducing downward spirals of pricing which hurt everyone except the chuckling consumer carrying ten cans of peanut butter or instant coffee out to the car at 7:05 in the morning, 5 minutes after the store's opening.

Indeed, in recent years, retail industries have acknowledged a side effect of loss leader pricing. It's known as "cherry picking." This is a practice wherein customers move from store to store, making purchases only on those products that are priced near or below acquisition cost. Such purchasing patterns effectively foil the strategy underlying loss leader pricing.

SEE ALSO Pricing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Christ, Paul. *KnowThis: Marketing Basics.* Blue Bell, Pa: KnowThis LLC, 2009.

Garvey, Anthony. "Ireland's Below Cost Ban Could Still Be Abolished." *Grocer.* 7 May 2005.

Hamilton, David P. "The Price Isn't Right: Internet Pricing Has Turned Out to Be a Lot Trickier Than Retailers Expected." Wall Street Journal. 12 February 2001.

Hirschman, Celia. "Decoding Retailer's Disk Mojo." *Daily Variety*. 5 January 2006.

Monas, Steve, and Richard Hooker. Shoestring Venture: The Startup Bible. Bloomington, Ind: iUniverse, 2008.

Sipkoff, Martin. "Four Dollar Pricing Considered Boon and Bust." *Drug Topics.* August 2008.

Turen, Richard. "Loss Leader is No Loss." *Travel Weekly.* 13 December 2001.

Zettelmeyer, Florian. "Expanding to the Internet: Pricing and Communications Strategies When Firms Compete on Multiple Channels." *Journal of Marketing Research*. August 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

LOW-PROFIT LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY (L3C)

A low profit limited liability company (L3C) is an organizational entity driven by both charitable and profit-making interests. An L3C combines the characteristics of philanthropic organizations and for-profit entities in the pursuit of social benefits through profitable business activities. The L3C concept provides charity foundations with the opportunity to leverage their capital base through partnerships and joint venture initiatives with private investors. As such, L3C is a form of social entrepreneurship that is closely related to a limited liability company (LLC), the main difference being the nature of profit motivation. Moreover, whereas LLCs primarily operate with the objectives of maximizing profits, L3Cs primarily seek to improve the social welfare of communities from an entrepreneurial perspective. Profit generation largely remains a secondary objective among L3Cs. Similarly, L3Cs are different from charity organizations because they are not tax exempt and freely distribute aftertax profits to the owners of the business entity.

ADVANTAGES OF L3C

LC3s are associated with numerous advantages which encourage increased social investment activities in not-for-profit organizations and socially sensitive investors. Some of these advantages include:

- L3Cs serve as viable alternatives for private foundations in the quest for satisfying the minimum requirements for annual contributions.
- L3Cs enable private foundations to create sustainable sources of funds through minimal income generation from fund investments, marking a pragmatic shift from direct grants which portend no income at all.
- L3Cs may access loans attracting capital from foundations seeking to invest in socially conscious ventures.

PROGRAM RELATED INVESTMENT

Qualification as a program-related investment (PRI) is what makes L3Cs unique and viable entities for pursuing sustainable, socially beneficial ventures in the philanthropic sector. PRI is basically an investment that is designed with the primary objective of pursuing social benefits aimed at furthering the underlying mission of a foundation, with income generation or property appreciation forming no part of the foundation's core objectives.

PRI plays a very important role in the taxation of L3C organizations. In the United States, tax-exempt foundations are legally required by law to distribute minimum amounts annually in their charitable missions. Minimum distributions are usually tagged at 5 percent of a foundation's net asset valuations in addition to a foundation's direct expenditures on tax-exempt activities. As such, PRI can be among the distributions which qualify as minimum amounts. However, since the ascertainment procedures for PRI investments are costly and time consuming, private organizations have developed tendencies to avoid creating PRIs and instead seek to meet the requirements for minimum distributions through grant making to operating foundations that are private and public charity organizations. It is at this point that L3Cs come in handy as viable alternatives for private foundations seeking to ascertain PRI qualifications of investthey are legally designed to meet the requirements for PRI investments for purposes of tax-exempt accomplishments. (More information about PRIs can be accessed from www.primakers.net.)

L3C AND TAX IMPLICATIONS

Although the pursuit of social benefits remains the primary objectives for L3Cs, these entities are not exempt from income taxation by the federal government. Therefore, taxes are deducted from the gross income before the apportionment of any profits to members of the organization. Furthermore, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) does not necessarily recognize L3C investments under PRI programs. In fact, in an article titled Low Profit Limited Liability Companies A New Approach to Achieve Social Progress, Steve A. Ruskin and B. Seth Bryant acknowledge that the IRS is yet to rule on ancillary tax provisions, with particular regards to income generated by private foundations through L3Cs. The lack of clear guidelines has given rise to persistent doubts as to whether income earned by private foundations through L3Cs should be subjected to tax provisions of Section 511 of the Internal Revenue Code, as is usually the case with the tax imposed on income that is generated from unrelated trade or business.

L3C LEGISLATIONS

L3Cs have undergone transformation over time to become effective channels for engineering social change, a development that has prompted the adoption of relevant federal and state regulatory frameworks to govern the formation and operation of L3C enterprises. In the United States, for example, several states require L3C entities to satisfy the following benchmarked conditions before being granted legal recognition:

- The intent to fulfill charity or education programs should be the primary inspiration for the formation of the entity.
- Significant pursuit of charity or education programs by the entity with reference to provisions in Section 170 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code.
- Income generation or property appreciation should not be ranked as the primary motivation for the entity.

SIGNIFICANCE OF L3C PROGRAMS

L3Cs have tremendous potential for generating adequate resources for furthering charity and education programs because they bring private and social investors on board to support community-based, state-based, and national social venture initiatives, such as construction and support of schools, affordable housing programs, or provision of low-interest loans through microfinance institutions. Given that the objectives of L3Cs are closely related to those of social entrepreneurship, they have expanded the opportunities for implementation of social ventures through notfor-profit and for-profit joint initiatives. L3Cs are gaining wide acceptance as an excellent choice for social venture initiatives. L3Cs are therefore the appropriate platform for visionary entrepreneurs to engage in socially beneficial programs such as social corporate responsibilities but at reduced costs and operational convenience. Participation in community social development programs can transform the image of business entrepreneurship from that of a profit maximization channel to a societal development agent.

SEE ALSO Limited Liability Company (LLC); Corporate Social Responsibility; Social Entrepreneurship.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barr, Kate. "Hidden Gems of Foundation Funds." Nonprofits Assistance Fund. July 2007. Available from. http://www.nonprofitsassistancefund.org/blog/2007/07/27/hidden gems of foundation funds/.

- Brozek, Kathy, O. "Exploring the Continuum of Social and Financial Returns: When Does a Nonprofit Become a Social Enterprise?" *Community Development Investment Review* 15, no. 2 (2009): 7 17. Available from: http://www.frbsf.org/publications/community/review/vol5 issue2/brozek.pdf.
- Chan, Emily. "L3C Low Profit Limited Liability Company." Nonprofit Law Blog: Nonprofit Law Essentials and News from California Nonprofit Attorney Gene Takagi. Available from: http://www.nonprofitlawblog.com/home/2008/07/13c.html.
- Chan, Emily. "L3C Development & Resources." Nonprofit Law Blog: Nonprofit Law Essentials and News from California Nonprofit Attorney Gene Takagi. Available from: http://www.nonprofitlawblog.com/home/2009/03/l3c developments resources.html#more.
- Duros, Sally. "The Struggling Newspaper Industry." *Huffington Post.* 26 Feb 2009. Available from: http://sm web.sutrix.com/pec/acs/?p=295.
- Kalwat, Janet. "Community Investing: Opportunities Across Asset Classes." Evaluation Associates White Paper. October 2009. Available from: http://primakers.net/files/ EAI%202009%20 %20Community%20Investing.pdf.
- Khan, Hina, and Dona Ede. "How Do Not for Profit SMEs Attempt to Develop a Strong Brand in an Increasingly Saturated Market?" *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development* 16, no. 2 (2009): 335–354.
- Lane, Marc, J. "The Lane Report September 2008: L3Cs Hold Key to Solving State's Social Woes." *Crain's Chicago Business*. 1 September 2008. Available from http://www.marcjlane.com/index.php?src=news&refno=288&category=2008% 20Lane%20Reports.
- "The L3C: Low Profit Limited Liability Company Research Brief." *Community Wealth Ventures*. July 2008. Available from: http://www.americansforcommunitydevelopment.org/ supportingdownloads/CWVBrief Updated.pdf.
- Meyer, Ann. "New Corporate Structure Could Give Social Entrepreneurs New Funding Stream." *Chicago Tribune.* 10 August 2009. Available from: http://archives.chicagotribune.com/2009/aug/10/business/chi mon minding l3c aug10.
- Ruskin, Steve A., and B. Seth Bryant. "Low Profit Limited Companies A New Approach to Achieve Social Progress." Bryant Burgher Jaffe & Roberts LLP. 16 February 2010. Available from: http://vcexperts.com/vce/news/buzz/archive view.asp?id=732.
- Sargeant, A., J. Hudson, and D. C. West. "Conceptualizing Brand Values in the Charity Sector: The Relationship between Sector, Cause and Organization." *Service Industries Journal* 28, no. 5 (2008): 615–632.

Ingati, Anaxos

M

MAILING LISTS

Advertising is all about reaching the right people with the right message, and direct mail is one of the advertising media used to deliver that message. Direct mail is thought to be a powerful tool precisely because it can be directed at preselected audiences, including subgroups of those proven to respond to direct mail. This targeting of the message is accomplished by creating and using mailing lists for many different profiles of potential buyers. A business can gradually build up its own mailing list by directly soliciting the addresses of its customers in its outlets and by using print advertising. Alternatively it can rent mailing lists from compilers. It may even choose to sell its own list to others.

Based on data published by the U.S. Census Bureau, in 2007 revenues for advertising were \$79.033 billion and revenues for direct mail were \$12,255 billion, about 15.5 percent of the total advertising revenue total.

In addition to direct mail, advertisers and companies have the option of electronic solicitation over the Internet. This mode of contact, by the nature of its very low costs and ease of distribution, rapidly aroused spirited consumer opposition and came to be regulated under the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003. Electronic mail solicitation is often significantly different from direct mail in content. Advertisers have the option of using sound, audio, and video in e-mail or in linking Web sites to attract customers, for example.

MAILING LISTS IN CONTEXT

Mailing lists are compiled using various categories likely to appeal to a prospective mailing list buyer and thus represent virtually a catalog of any and all kinds of interests and profiles. Important classes are lists based on: 1) income and demographics; 2) political, religious, and charitable characteristics based on donations and memberships in organizations; 3) occupations and professional society memberships; 4) avocational and other interests as drawn from subscription lists to magazines; 5) past purchases of classes of products; 6) public lists available to list builders from government and regulatory agencies; 7) stockholders in companies; and 8) geographical lists compiled from telephone directories. The great variety of lists available for purchase ensures that most businesses looking for potential clients will be able to get a suitable list, whether their criteria are general ("the super rich") or very specific ("kayakers in Colorado").

Once companies have a mailing list, they generally use the mailing list to mail one of three items: a package, a self-mailer, or a catalogue. The catalogue, of course, is a booklet or book containing the company's products and details on how to order. The self-mailer is anything that is not enclosed in an envelope. It can include a coupon, a flyer, a brochure, or similar material. A package is what people associate with direct mail. It looks like a letter and contains a letter, advertising materials, a response postcard or self-addressed stamped envelope, and other materials to convince the reader to "order now."

Mailing lists are costly to assemble and to maintain. People are constantly in motion both physically and in other ways (they get divorced, go bankrupt, pick up other hobbies, etc.). Even if they remain on a list, they may no longer *belong* on a list. As a consequence of this dynamism, mailing lists are never completely up to date and tend to vary in quality based on the effort expended on purging and requalifying lists by the vendor; list vendors

rarely expend the same intense efforts on *all* their lists. The upshot of this is that the list buyer will always also buy some "waste." He or she may be able to recover the cost of these names from the vendor but not the money spent on mailing to useless addresses.

Although people speak of "buying" mailing lists and selling these to list vendors *does* take place routinely the typical user of a mailing list actually *rents* the list for a one-time use. List vendors include addresses in every list intended to monitor what their customers send out. If a business rents a lists for a single mailing and then uses the list several times instead of only once, the vendor will know about this and send a new bill for second and subsequent uses with proof in hand that the list has been reused. However, if someone from a list responds to a marketer and becomes a customer, that customer's contact information then belongs to the company, and the business can send that new customer further marketing materials without paying the list vendor.

Response rates to mailings tend to be very low. The best rates are achieved by the very costly mass mailings of sweepstakes marketeers ("You May Have Already Won!" "Winner Notification Certificate Inside!"), which occasionally achieve return rates above 10 percent. Many direct mail users routinely get returns of less than 1 percent and only a portion of these translate into sales. Due to the costs of mailing lists and the low response rate, many marketers and businesses test lists before buying or continuing with a specific list. Testing a list means sending mailings to a selection of the list and waiting for a response, then analyzing and tabulating the responses. Multiple lists can be tested by using coding on each mailing. List testing is a complex process and is generally best left in the hands of experienced list brokers or direct mail advertising firms.

TYPES OF LISTS

Mailing lists are classified by the method of compilation. *Response lists* consist of names and addresses of individuals who have responded to an offer of some kind (by mail, telephone, billing inserts, etc.). The addresses provided may be that of a business or a home. Because these people are known responders, their names are generally priced higher than those in lists compiled by other means. But individuals on response lists may have responded to solicitation other than direct mail (e.g., a phone call) and may not even open their "junk mail." Thus it is important for the small-business owner to know what percentage of a list was direct-mail compiled.

The business owner's most valuable response list is always the "house list" of current and past customers. According to Susan K. Jones's 2008 book, *Business-to-Business Internet Marketing*, house mailing lists can be a

company's most effective list, provided that the list is carefully compiled and maintained. Jones explains that the secret to success with such a house list is to compile a range of data carefully. She suggests segmenting the list according to current customers (or past customers) and potential customers. She further suggests segregating the list of current or past customers by amount of products purchased, frequency of purchase, and by most recent purchase. She recommends rating potential customers by how likely they seem to buy. This allows businesses to focus on those targets who are either frequent customers, large order customers, or most likely to become customers.

Compiled lists contain names and addresses of individuals gleaned from the White Pages and Yellow Pages, often enhanced with information gathered from public records (e.g., auto registrations, birth announcements, business start-ups). A very popular method of list compilation is through magazine subscriptions, since lists of readers provide an excellent means of targeting individuals in specific industries (e.g., Institutional Investor) or within distinct areas of interest (e.g., Field and Stream). Lists may also be compiled based on zip code when the small-business owner seeks to reach consumers in a particular geographic area or income level. The average income of a zip code area is determinable from the decennial population census and thus can be used to classify such lists fairly precisely by level of wealth. Credit card lists are also an effective means of list compilation.

Membership lists come from all manner of associations and organizations with permanent members. Selling such lists is a source of income for the associations and groups involved. To be sure, this category itself is a compilation, but with the special character that members of such groups are self-selecting and have specific profiles and associated income and interest patterns.

Opt-in lists are lists to which members actually subscribe. Often, by entering a contest or signing up for a free gift, entrants or customers agree to be placed on a mailing list with the written understanding that the customer can "unsubscribe at any time." This type of list is especially popular online, where e-mail marketers often promise all sorts of free items, including audio or e-book downloads, in order to build an e-mail marketing list.

LIST SELLERS AND SERVICERS

Direct mail is populated by a large number of list sellers. The base of the pyramid is represented by *list owners* who may be businesses with customer lists, banks with credit card customers, publishers of periodicals with subscription lists anyone, in fact, with a list of names he or she is entitled to rent or sell to others. *List compilers* rent or purchase such lists for retail to final users and frequently combine and create their own composite lists. Compilers,

being specialists in the management of lists, typically employ staffs for the purpose of qualifying, analyzing, purging, and otherwise engineering mailing lists. They are in the business of renting lists directly to end users and supplying list brokers. The *list broker* is a marketing expert specializing in direct mail; his or her job is to know what lists are available and which can be deployed for the purposes of a client. Brokers work with list owners or compilers and are paid a commission for list rentals (around 20 percent of the transaction). They typically represent the final user and are thus technically "buyers." The industry also has a specialized seller, known as the *list manager*. Managers represent owners and promote lists to ultimate users, compilers, and brokers.

Service bureaus have emerged in this industry. They specialize in the physical management of lists on behalf of owners and compilers. These operations are computationally advanced businesses which perform data mining, enhancement, and the more routine maintenance steps of merging and purging huge lists, eliminating duplicates, and "normalizing" variant forms of the same names and addresses.

Letter shops service the ultimate list user by minimally performing mailing operations. Many also offer data processing services to ensure that the addresses used conform to U.S. Postal Service regulations and that the sorting is done to achieve lowest possible postage costs.

E-Mailings and Spam. With the dramatic rise in Internet communications, e-mail rapidly came to be used for commercial solicitation. Here the mailing list transforms into a list of e-mail addresses which Web sites can capture from visitors mechanically and build into databases with a little programming effort. The volume of this new kind of mail grew so rapidly that it acquired the derogatory label of "spam." It was used and abused by organizations sending out millions of unsolicited e-mail messages selling anything from drugs to insurance to pornography. Companies became very enthusiastic about e-mailings because they were so inexpensive when compared with direct mail. Also, e-mail solicitation could easily reach tens of thousands of customers with just one click, theoretically increasing the chances of a positive response. E-mail solicitation continues but has been curbed somewhat by Internet gateway providers that filter it out.

E-mail solicitation has also come under government regulation, in the form of legislation titled Controlling the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act which just happens to abbreviate to the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003 (Public Law 108-197). The law took effect in 2004. It requires that senders of unsolicited commercial e-mail label their messages, but Congress did not require a standard labeling language. Such messages must carry instructions on how to opt-out of receiving such mail; the

sender must also provide its actual physical address. Misleading headers and titles are prohibited. Congress authorized the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) to establish a "do-not-mail" registry but did not *require* the FTC do so. CAN-SPAM also has preemptive features: it prohibits states from outlawing commercial e-mail or to require their own labeling.

Despite laws regarding e-mail solicitation, however, there are signs that the problem of unsolicited e-mails is getting worse. Companies now use bots, which automatically e-mail solicitations to a growing number of e-mail users. Some companies are complying with basic laws, such as the law requiring clear opt-out options, but are making it harder for customers to leave e-mail lists. For example, a 2010 study found that the number of online e-mail advertisements requiring three or more clicks to unsubscribe is 39 percent. In 2008 the number of advertisers that required that many clicks was only 7 percent. The same study found that 30 percent of marketers continue to send at least one additional e-mail solicitation after a customer opts out of a list. In 2008 the number of marketers using that aggressive practice was 26 percent.

Another recent problem has been related to mailing lists targeting text phones. The Federal Communications Commission rates unsolicited text marketing under the same category as unsolicited cell phone calls. Text solicitations are also regulated by the CAN-SPAM Act, which prohibits unsolicited text messages from advertisers. Cell phone carriers have been attempting to filter unwanted texts, but many cell phone users continue to use up their texts on unwanted e-mail as marketers get more clever at eluding filters.

SEE ALSO Direct Mail.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"AccuZip Inc.: AccuZIP6." Quick Printing. November 2005.

Davies, Kent R. "Little Black Book: How to Buy and Keep
Mailing Lists." Aftermarket Business. November 2005.

"Direct News: New Mailing List Data in Decline." *Marketing*. 20 April 2005.

Federal Trade Commission. "The Can SPAM Act: A Compliance Guide for Business." Available from: http:// www.ftc.gov/bcp/edu/pubs/business/ecommerce/bus61.shtm. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Goldberg, Laurence. "Get the Word Out With List Servers." Learning & Leading with Technology. February 2006.

Jones, Susan K. Business to Business Internet Marketing.5th ed. Gulf Breeze, Fla.: Maximum Press, 2008.

Levey, Richard H. "Data by Design." Direct. 15 May 2005.
Lin Fisher, Betty. "To Stop Receipt of Commercial Messages,
Register Your Cell With National Do Not Call List, FCC
Says." Beacon Journal. 28 March 2010. Available from: http://

www.ohio.com/business/89347637.html.

Luechtefeld, Lori. "Marketers Making It Harder to Unsubscribe from Emails" imediaconnection. 29 March 2010. Available from: http://www.imediaconnection.com/content/26352.asp. "Most E Retailers Comply with Can SPAM: FTC." *Promo.* 11 August 2005.

Stephenson, James, and Rich Mintzer. *Ultimate Homebased Business Handbook*. 2d ed. Madison, Wis.: CWL Publishing, 2008.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Table 1241. Professional, Scientific, and Technical Services EstimatedRevenue: 2000 to 2007." March 2009. Available from: https://www.census.gov/compendia/ statab/2010/tables/10s1241.pdf.

U.S. Postal Service. "Application for Listing and/or Prohibitory Order." Available from: http://www.usps.com/forms/ pdf/ ps1500.pdf. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Yale, David R. "Direct Marketing Beginners: What You Need to Know." ControlBeaters. Available from: http://www.control beaters.com/L5.html. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Darnay, EDCI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

MAIL-ORDER BUSINESS

A mail-order business is one that receives and fulfills orders for merchandise through the mail. The terms "mail-order," "direct mail," and "direct marketing" are sometimes used interchangeably; in fact the mail-order category is a subset of the two other categories, which include any and all kinds of solicitation by mail, be it of sales or contributions to causes. Mail-order businesses thrived before the rise of the World Wide Web. Most mail-order companies were able to make the switch to online retailing while occasionally retaining a paper catalog. There is a growing section of retailers who promote and sell their products online and then mail the product to the customer. Essentially, such "dot-coms" or "e-tailors," as they are commonly called, are mail-order companies without the traditional printed paper trappings.

The rise of fast Internet connections and online shopping led to the rapid decline of printed catalogs at the end of the 1990s and the beginning of the twenty-first century. Many consumers prefer the speed and ease of online shopping. Price increases for shipping also adversely affected the industry. Mulitchannel Merchant reported in 2009 on the impact of even incremental postage rate increases on the profit and viability of mailing catalogs. "For many retailers, the price of printing and shipping catalogs began to outweigh the sales received as consumers turned their attention to the Web. The USPS in 2008 lost 9 billion pieces of volume. Catalog-dominated service categories were down nearly 25% for the year ended Sept. 30, 2008."

Data from the U.S. Census Bureau for 2008 showed an industry with sales of \$2.27 billion that year. Sales in electronic shopping and mail-order houses have risen annually since 1998: with a year-on-year increase of 9 percent in 2007 and 2 percent in 2008. In the fourth

quarter of 2009, e-commerce represented 3.8 percent of all retail, up from 3.4 percent in the same quarter of 2008.

While mail-order catalogs still exist, consumers concerned about the environmental impact of printing and mailing catalogs have begun "opting out" from receiving catalogs. There are even websites, such as www.catalog-choice.org, that facilitate catalog opt-outs and encourage e-mail solicitations instead.

Prior to the introduction to the official North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS), the Census Bureau classified mail-order as "Catalog and Mail-Order Houses" with the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) code of 5961. As a sign of the times, beginning in 1997 the bureau began using NAICS code 454110 and calling these businesses "Electronic Shopping and Mail-Order Houses." Since that time, both in governmental classification as well as in common reference, "catalog sales" are treated as a single category regardless of what form the catalog takes.

PERENNIAL MOTIVE: CONVENIENCE

Mail-order businesses date back to pre-Revolutionary War days when gardeners and farmers ordered seeds through catalogs. Early catalog sales of general merchandise drew their support from a predominantly rural population for which shopping usually meant a day-long absence from the farm; but the retail stores the isolated farmers visited in nearby towns usually stocked only necessities/commodities with but a rare item of luxury now and then. In the nineteenth century catalog sales filled a vacuum, the catalogs always at hand, Montgomery Ward being the early dominant merchant, soon yielding market share to Sears Roebuck and Company. Until the late twentieth century and the rise of the Internet, catalogs were always on paper but transformed themselves by using color photography. Both the solicitation and the ordering were at first by mail but, as telephone service became universal, telephone ordering from a printed catalog became an alternative. Since the 1990s, catalogs have appeared on the Web. The same catalog may be accessible both in printed and in online formats. In the twenty-first century, mail-order has been largely replaced by the ease and convenience of the Internet. Retailers can provide more interactive information about a productmdash;including multiple views and customer reviewsmdash;no longer constrained by space and cost for printing and shipping.

The driving force behind "distance sales," as this field is sometimes characterized, has always been convenience. In rural times isolation made the catalog handy; in modern times very busy lifestyles (not least high and increasing female workforce participation), have motivated shoppers. Online and catalog shopping have always shown peaks in busy holiday seasons. At the beginning of

the twenty-first century, online shopping at work even spawned the term "Cyber Monday." This was a play on one of the busiest shopping days of the year, the day after Thanksgiving, otherwise known as Black Friday. Employees used broadband connections at work the Monday after the Thanksgiving break. However, this day is no longer among the busiest for online retail now that broadband is widespread and employees have been reprimanded for their at-work shopping habits.

A VARIETY OF CATALOGS

Catalogs come in three major categories: business-tobusiness, consumer catalogs, and catalog showrooms. Business-to-business catalogs provide merchandise to be used in the course of business, including everything from office supplies to computers. In industrial settings, business-tobusiness catalogs are used to sell everything from heavy machinery to hand tools. Business-to-business catalogs are mailed to individuals at their place of business, with most purchases being made on behalf of the business.

Consumer catalogs are mailed to consumers at home and come in a variety of forms: independent catalog houses sell only from a catalog; retailers use catalogs to generate store traffic, to sell goods directly, and catalogs intended to do both. Manufacturers' catalogs feature only products by a single producer. Catalogs distributed by museums or in the context of a major exhibition are a variant. Some catalogs are used by credit card companies to stimulate credit purchasing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Caplan, Jeremy. "Paper War: Environmentalists Take on Victoria's Secret for Mailing More than 1 Million Catalogs a Day." *Time*. 19 December 2005.

Entrepreneur Press, and Richard Mintzer. Start Your Own Mail Order Business: Your Step by Step Guide to Success. 2d ed. Irvine, Calif.: Entrepreneur Press, 2008.

Frogameni, Bill. "Weston Company Succeeds by Driving Traffic to Traditional Retail Catalogs." *South Florida Business Journal.* 26 June 2009.

Magill, Ken. "How to Boost Online Catalog Sales." *Direct.* 1 November 2005.

Retzlaff, Heather. "Cleaning Up Catalog Spoilage." *Multichannel Merchant.* 1 April 2006.

Schultz, Ray. "For Catalogers, Print Rules." *Direct.* 1 July 2005. Sloan, Carole. "Direct Retailing Outpaces Other Channels." *Textiles Today.* 20 January 2006.

Tierney, Jim. "Catalog Postal Rates to Rise 2.3%." Multichannel Merchant. 10 February 2009.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Estimated Annual Sales of U.S. Retail and Food Services Firms by Kind of Business: 1992 Through 2008." Annual Retail Trade Survey. Available from: http://www2.census.gov/retail/releases/current/arts/sales.pdf. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Quarterly Retail E commerce Sales 4th Quarter 2009." 16 February 2010. Available from: http://

www.census.gov/retail/mrts/www/data/pdf/09Q4.pdf Retrieved April 2, 2010.

U.S. Postal Service. "Direct Mail Boosts Online Commerce Research Shows Catalogs, Shipping Choice Power Online Shopping." Available from: http://www.usps.com/communi ations/newsroom/2007/pr07 061.pdf. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEMS (MIS)

A management information system (MIS) is the integration of computer systems with management objectives. The MIS is a computer database that gathers, analyzes, and produces reports on timely information to key decision makers in a company. MIS is used to sort through large, unwieldy amounts of data to mine and disseminate crucial information faster and more accurately than could be done by employees. The MIS is programmed to monitor and report on those metrics that reflect the health of the company. MIS is commonly used to produce financial statements, performance reports, hypothetical "what if" scenarios for changes in strategy, and data processing.

The main purpose of the MIS is to give managers feedback about their own performance; top management can monitor the company as a whole. Information displayed by the MIS typically shows "actual" data in comparison to "planned" results and results from a year before; thus it measures progress against goals. The MIS receives data from company units and functions. Some of the data are collected automatically from computer-linked check-out counters; others are keyed in at periodic intervals. Routine reports are preprogrammed and run at intervals or on demand while others are obtained using built-in query languages. Many sophisticated systems also monitor and display the performance of the company's stock.

In the twenty-first century, MIS are still doing their jobs, but their function is now one among many others that feed information to people in business to help them manage. Systems are available for computer-assisted design and manufacturing (CAD-CAM); computers supervise industrial processes in many industries; and systems manage and transfer money worldwide and communicate worldwide. Virtually all major administrative functions are supported by automated systems. MIS has thus become mostly a subset of "information technology," the category often used to designate any and all software-hardware-communications structures that today work like a virtual nervous system of society at all levels.

MIS AND SMALL BUSINESS

If MIS is defined as a computer-based coherent arrangement of information aiding the management function, a small business running even a single computer appropriately equipped and connected is operating a management information system. A medical practice with a single doctor running software for billing customers, scheduling appointments, connected by the Internet to a network of insurance companies, cross-linked to accounting software capable of cutting checks, is de facto an MIS. In the same vein a small manufacturer's representative organization with three principals on the road and an administrative manager at the home office has an MIS system. That system can link to the inventory systems, handle accounting, and serve as the base of communications with each representative, who carries a laptop or smartphone.

But while virtually every company now uses computers, not all have integrated all disparate systems. To take this step, however, has become much easier, provided that good reasons are present for doing so. The motivation for organizing information better usually comes from disorder. Motivation may arise also from hearing about others who are exploiting some resource, like a customer list. Targeted implementation of MIS usually results in cost savings by increasing efficiency and identifying where problems lie.

There are sometimes also reasons for *not* automating things too much: implementing technology for its own sake rather than for a specific business purpose. In addition, a business can grind to a dead halt because "the network is down."

The MIS solution can be as simple as a Software as a Service (SaaS) system that is managed over the Internet. For example, with a customer mailing list, there are many e-mail newsletter programs that track customer response rates. The small-business owner should keep in mind the time needed to input data or otherwise keep the MIS relevant and useful.

MIS solutions can be focused on a single business function, such as accounting or inventory tracking, or a range of software packages for various problems that are gradually linked into one system with the help of a value-added reseller (VAR) or a systems integrator. This solution is probably best for the small business with fewer than fifty employees. Larger companies may in addition also want to explore options to install enterprise resource planning (ERP) systems that integrate manufacturing, purchasing, inventory management, and financial data into a single system with or without Web capabilities. Before implementing an integrated MIS or ERP system, the small-business owner should be aware of the level of support needed to maintain the system's functions. This

could range from hiring a full-time MIS manager to an ongoing IT consultant relationship.

SEE ALSO Automation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

IBM. "History of IBM 1910s." Available from: http://www 03.ibm.com/ibm/history/history/decade 1910.html. Retrieved March 26, 2010.

Laudon, Kenneth C., and Jane Price Laudon. Management Information Systems: Managing the Digital Firm. 11th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.

Porter, Mike. "Information Technology Can Be Good Investment in Down Economy." *Business First of Louisville*. 26 March 2010.

Rhoads, CJ. The Entrepreneur's Guide to Managing Information Technology. Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2008.

Torode, Christina. "xSPs Rethink Business Models." Computer Reseller News. 15 July 2002.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

MANAGEMENT BY OBJECTIVES

Management by objectives is a collaborative process of setting goals; it is a technique applied primarily to personnel management. In essence it requires deliberate goal formulation for periods of time (like the next calendar or business year); goals are recorded and then monitored. The management guru Peter Drucker (1909 2005) first taught and then described the technique in a 1954 book (The Practice of Management). In Drucker's formulation the technique was called "management by objectives and self-control," and Drucker saw it as one of the forms of "managing managers." It became popular in the 1960s, by then abbreviated as MBO. It experienced both an upward and downward drift: it came to be applied not only to the organization as a whole but also to employees below the managerial level, so that in many corporations many employees labored, and still labor, at least once yearly, in formulating objectives. MBO was and remains an activity practiced predominantly in large corporations, although it spread in the 1970s and 1980s to mid-sized organizations, commercial and other. In the twenty-first century it became viewed in many circles as a somewhat dated technique not well adapted to the rapid changes and uncertainties of a dynamic Information Age. However, MBO continues to have committed and enthusiastic supporters. "Alcoa, Tenneco, Black & Decker, General Foods, and Du Pont, for example, have used versions of MBO with widespread success," wrote Ricky Griffin and Gregory Moorhead in Organizational Behavior: Managing People and Organizations. The authors attribute the technique's long-standing popularity to its many strengths, including the potential to motivate employees by implementing goal setting throughout the organization; clarifying the basis for rewards; and encouraging communication.

In the early 2010s, management trends stressed strategic planning and integration of a company-wide strategy with mentoring and empowering employees. MBO is less emphasized; instead, as organizational structures flatten, companies look to MBO as one of many tools used to maintain a competitive advantage.

MBO BASICS

Planning is the central concept supporting MBO in the sense that individuals and organizations do better by formulating goals than just by working or living alone and merely responding to crises and events. If an organization has clear objectives, and managers and employees have set themselves objectives which support and harmonize with the company goals, a coordination and orchestration of conscious motives will be driving the corporate activity. Thus management by objectives moves corporate planning downward so that it becomes translated into personal goals. But MBO was always articulated as a collective and supervised activity rather than as a personal discipline precisely so that objectives could be coordinated. Goal setting is an annual exercise. The employee is asked to set five to ten personal goals; ideally these should be measurable in some way. Goals are discussed with the supervisor one level up. If the objectives are too vague or too easy, the employee must try again. Goals are next fixed in writing. Finally, periodic reviews of accomplishments against goals are carried out, the manager evaluating the employee. Reward systems are built around achieving the objectives.

MBO came of age in a time of change and ferment in U.S. management history, with corporations then responding to the dramatic rise of Japanese industry and Japan's commercial invasion most visibly of the automobile market. In this environment Japanese techniques were admired and imitated in MBA programs in business schools. "Quality circles" sprang up and corporations were adopting numerical quality control a Japanese technique the Japanese had learned from American statistician and business consultant W. Edwards Deming (1900 1993), and then perfected. Along with these methods came the promotion of other innovations all based on the conviction that loyalty could be trained and commitment induced: catchphrases like the "learning organization," "total quality control," "team management," "matrix management," "reengineering," and "empowerment" arose

in this environment with battalions of consultants and gurus in business to teach the way.

Pros and Cons. The fundamental concept underlying management by objectives is based on wisdom: "If you don't know where you're going, you're certainly not going to get there." In any kind of complex activity, be it a wedding or a new product introduction, planning is good. Highly motivated individuals have conscious goals, pursue them with concentration, and do not rest until their aims are met. Effective individuals have to-do lists on slips of paper, on personal digital assistants (PDAs), or in their head. In a sense MBO is simply the extension of the todo list to a longer period with a few additional refinements: goals should be precise and measurable in some way. Discovering a measure in itself leads to closer attention to the goal. If the goal is broad and vague ("greater customer satisfaction") looking for a measurement might refine it ("reduce product returns by 80 percent"); the goal will then more correctly focus attention on a company's quality problems or poor packaging. Focused, goal-driven activity produces all sorts of benefits, not least more effective use of resources, saved time, and also higher morale. Conversely, companies and individuals that simply "go with the flow" may find themselves "swept away." One might say that effective managers and employees practice MBO knowingly or not.

MBO assumes that if employees are actively involved in setting goals and how to achieve those goals, they are more likely to perform better and accomplish those goals. Employees should feel more ownership of their goals and responsibilities when they are actively involved with shaping those goals. When MBO works well, it should increase employee empowerment, and facilitate communication between management and employees.

The negative aspects of MBO have been due primarily to the more or less thoughtless, mechanical, and wholesale application of the technique. MBO was and still is typically introduced as an exercise from the top and then administered by the numbers. Frequently employees with relatively narrow and straightforward job descriptions (not just managers) are required to scratch their heads and come up with a precisely fixed number of goals. If the technique does not fit job descriptions well if the only reasonable goals employees can come up with are restatements of tasks they ought to do in any case the exercise becomes a ritual. People instinctively know when a technique is pro forma. For this reason, in many organizations the exercises resulted in detailed objectives recorded on paper and filed away to be routinely forgotten. Experience has shown that MBO works reasonably well where management leads and actively promotes goal achievement. But in such situations it is difficult to know

whether it was the MBO program or *leadership* that actually achieved the results.

Rodney Brim, CEO of Performance Solutions Technology, LLC, and a critic of MBO, identified four reasons for the weakness of the MBO technique. He believed that the method went into decline in the market turndown of the early 1990s when "downsizing," "right sizing," and other coping mechanisms captured management attention. "With the upturn of the market and the start of the Internet gold rush," Brim wrote, "management by objectives slipped further into the past. The term 'management' itself seemed to lose a sense of compelling interest. Riches were made based upon technology, upon acquisitions, upon something new, upon association with the WEB, not (for heaven's sake) management of work effectiveness." Brim's tally of weaknesses included the following points:

- 1. Emphasis on goal setting rather than on working a plan.
- 2. Underestimation of environmental factors, including resources available or absent and the crucial role of management participation (already referred to above).
- Inadequate attention to unforeseeable contingencies and shocks which sometimes make objectives irrelevant.
- 4. A neglect of human nature.

Concerning the last point, Brim wrote: "People, the world over, set goals every year but don't follow them through to completion. One can surmise that this is the standard goal follow through behavior." Brim points out that business is well aware of this tendency, one reason why "work-out clubs ... predictably sell more memberships at the first of the year than they plan on supporting through the year. The problematic assumption is that if you manage by goals and objectives, direct reports and team members will organize their work around what you are managing by, e.g. those same goals and objectives."

MBO AND SMALL BUSINESS

The small-business owner who has a vague feeling that his or her business may be adrift might wish to look into management by objectives as a method for developing a strategy and reviving focus. "Strategy creates purpose, instills the sense of need, provides direction and focus, and clearly helps you know what's important," wrote Larry Mandelberg for the *Sacramento Business Journal*. Business owners will probably benefit from reading one or two books on the subject, including Drucker's work, available in paperback, and then trying the method on themselves.

MBO was originally conceptualized as a management tool for managers, and the managers were presumed to be inherently motivated. MBO works well when its principles are *internalized*. It tends to fail when it is imposed. Its

great benefits lie in the planning that it requires. In the case of the small business, corporate plans and the owner's personal plans often coincide, thus giving MBO ideal scope. The requirement of formulating *measurable* objectives is a good discipline. If the MBO works well for the owner, the owner's own enthusiasm may act infectiously on other managers in the business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

 Batten, Joe D. Beyond Management by Objectives: A Management Classic. Eugene, Oreg.: Resource Publications, December 2003.
 Brim, Rodney. "A Management by Objectives History and Evolution." Performance Solutions Technology, LLC, 2004

Evolution." Performance Solutions Technology, LLC, 2004. Available from: http://www.managepro.com/MBOtoPM.html.

Drucker, Peter F. *The Practice of Management.* 1954. Reprint. New York: Collins, 1993.

Griffin, Ricky W., and Gregory Moorhead. *Organizational Behavior: Managing People and Organizations.* 9th ed. Boston, Mass.: Cengage Learning, 2008.

Mandelberg, Larry. "It's Time to Update Your Strategic Plan." Sacramento Business Journal. 13 November 2009.

Weihrich, Heinz. "A New Approach to MBO." *Management World.* January 2003.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

MANAGING ORGANIZATIONAL CHANGE

Organizational change occurs when a company makes a transition from its current state to some desired future state. Managing organizational change is the process of planning and implementing change in organizations in such a way as to minimize employee resistance and cost to the organization while simultaneously maximizing the effectiveness of the change effort.

Today's business environment requires companies to undergo changes almost constantly if they are to remain competitive. Companies of all sizes and business models can face the need to change. The impetus for change may result from a positive event (a surge in growth and hiring) or a negative event (an economic downturn). Factors such as globalization of markets and rapidly evolving technology force businesses to respond in order to survive. Such changes may be relatively minor, as in the case of installing a new software program, or quite major, such as refocusing an overall marketing strategy, fighting off a hostile takeover, or transforming a company in the face of persistent foreign competition.

Organizational change initiatives often arise out of problems faced by a company. In some cases, however, companies change under the impetus of enlightened leaders who first recognize and then exploit new potentials dormant in the organization or its circumstances. Some observers, more soberly, label this a "performance gap" which able management is inspired to close.

However, organizational change is also resisted and can readily fail. "Many organizations fail when they try to adopt new strategies, institute new processes or technologies, merge or acquire, or any number of other changes," reported Kate Nelson for the *Business Courier of Cincinnati*. "They don't necessarily fail outright, but the benefits they expect never appear or are far less than expected. In fact, about 70 percent of all projects that require people to change fail to meet their objectives." The failure may be due to the manner in which change has been visualized, announced, and implemented or because internal resistance to it builds. Employees, in other words, sabotage those changes they view as antithetical to their own interests.

AREAS OF ORGANIZATIONAL CHANGE

Students of organizational change identify areas of changein order to analyze them. Daniel Wischnevsky and Fariborz Daman, for example, writing in Journal of Managerial Issues, single out strategy, structure, and organizational power. Others add technology or the corporate population ("people"). All of these areas, of course, are related; companies often must institute changes in all areas when they attempt to make changes in one. The first area, strategic change, can take place on a large scale for example, when a company shifts its resources to enter a new line of business or on a small scale, when a company makes productivity improvements in order to reduce costs. There are three basic stages for a company making a strategic change: 1) realizing that the current strategy is no longer suitable for the company's situation; 2) establishing a vision for the company's future direction; and 3) implementing the change and setting up new systems to support it.

Technological changes are often introduced as components of larger strategic changes, although they sometimes take place on their own. An important aspect of changing technology is determining who in the organization will be threatened by the change. To be successful, a technology change must be incorporated into the company's overall systems, and a management structure must be created to support it. Structural changes can also occur due to strategic changes, as in the case where a company decides to acquire another business and must integrate it, as well as due to operational changes or changes in managerial style. For example, a company that wished to implement more participative decision making might need to change its hierarchical structure.

People changes can become necessary due to other changes, or sometimes companies simply seek to change

workers' attitudes and behaviors in order to increase their effectiveness or to stimulate individual or team creativeness. Almost always, people changes are the most difficult and important part of the overall change process. The science of organization development was created to deal with changing people on the job through techniques such as education and training, team building, and career planning.

RESISTANCE TO CHANGE

A manager trying to implement a change, no matter how small, should expect to encounter some resistance from within the organization. Resistance to change is normal; people cling to habits and to the *status quo*. To be sure, managerial actions can minimize or arouse resistance. People must be motivated to shake off old habits. This must take place in stages rather than abruptly so that "managed change" takes on the character of "natural change." In addition to normal inertia, organization change introduces anxieties about the future. If the future after the change comes to be perceived positively, resistance will be less.

Education and communication are therefore key ingredients in minimizing negative reactions. Employees can be informed about both the nature of the change and the logic behind it before it takes place through reports, memos, group presentations, or individual discussions. Another important component of overcoming resistance is inviting employee participation and involvement in both the design and implementation phases of the change effort. Organized forms of facilitation and support can be deployed. Managers can ensure that employees will have the resources to bring the change about; managers can make themselves available to provide explanations and to minimize stress arising in many scores of situations.

Some companies manage to overcome resistance to change through negotiation and rewards. They offer employees concrete incentives to ensure their cooperation. Other companies resort to manipulation, or using subtle tactics such as giving a resistance leader a prominent position in the change effort. A final option is coercion, which involves punishing people who resist or using force to ensure their cooperation. Although this method can be useful when speed is of the essence, it can have lingering negative effects on the company. Of course, no method is appropriate to every situation, and a number of different methods may be combined as needed.

TECHNIQUES FOR MANAGING CHANGE EFFECTIVELY

Managing change effectively requires moving the organization from its current state to a future desired state at minimal cost to the organization. Key steps in that process are:

- 1. Understanding the current state of the organization. This involves identifying problems the company faces, assigning a level of importance to each one, and assessing the kinds of changes needed to solve the problems. Executive management should ask themselves why change is necessary and what is at stake if the organization does not change.
- 2. Competently envisioning and laying out the desired future state of the organization. This involves picturing the ideal situation for the company after the change is implemented, conveying this vision clearly to everyone involved in the change effort, and designing a means of transition to the new state. Company leaders should then be visible participants in the change process. An important part of the transition should be maintaining some sort of stability; some things, such as the company's overall mission or key personnel, should remain constant in the midst of turmoil to help reduce people's anxiety.
- 3. Engaging employee and stakeholder participation in shaping the change. While resistance to change is ingrained in human nature, people are more likely to support what they help create. "Successful changes are ones that include people in designing either the outcome or the path to the outcome. Successful change happens when the implementers go out and seek feedback proactively to build commitment to the change," wrote Nelson.
- 4. Communication with employees. The company's leaders should try to generate enthusiasm for the change by sharing their goals and vision and acting as role models. It is important for employees to hear why the company needs to make the change and what is at stake if that does not happen. Successful change galvanizes employees around a cause. "People need to understand why this change is important and how the company, customers and they themselves will benefit," noted Nelson. "Effective communication requires repetition, consistency and transparency. Appealing to both the head and the heart helps, too. A need that can be felt emotionally rather than just understood logically is more apt to spur action."
- 5. Implementing the change in an orderly manner. This involves managing the transition effectively. It might be helpful to draw up a plan, allocate resources, and appoint a key person to take charge of the change process. In some cases, it may be useful to try for small victories first in order to pave the way for later successes.

Change is natural, of course. Proactive management of change to optimize future adaptability is invariably a more creative way of dealing with the dynamisms of industrial transformation than letting them happen willy-nilly. That process will succeed better with the help of the company's human resources than without.

SEE ALSO Organizational Growth.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Gilley, Ann. *The Manager as Change Leader*. Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2005.
- "The Industry Isn't Changing. It Has Changed!" Beef. 13 March 2006.
- Lawler III, Edward E., and Christopher G. Worley. "Winning Support for Organizational Change: Designing Employee Reward Systems That Keep on Working." *Ivey Business Journal Online*. March April 2006.
- Murray, Art, and Kent Greenes. "The Enterprise of the Future." KMWorld. March 2006.
- Nelson, Kate. "Five Factors Critical to Whether Change "Takes'." *Business Courier of Cincinnati.* 20 November 2009.
- Schneider, Dan. "It's a Leader's Duty to Manage Change." Business Record (Des Moines). 20 February 2006.
- Schraeder, Mike, Paul M. Swamidass, and Rodger Morrison. "Employee Involvement, Attitudes and Reactions to Technology Changes." *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*. Spring 2006.
- Tabrizi, Behnam N. Rapid Transformation: a 90 Day Plan for Fast and Effective Change. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2007.
- Wallington, Patricia M. "Making Change." CIO. 1 April 2000.
 Wischenvsky, J. Daniel, and Fariborz Damanpour.
 "Organizational Transformation and Performance: An Examination of Three Perspectives." Journal of Managerial Issues.
 Spring 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

MANUFACTURERS' AGENTS

Manufacturers' agents or representatives are independent contractors who work on commission to sell products for more than one manufacturer. They are not under the immediate supervision of the manufacturers typically called principals that they sell for, so their relationship generally falls into client-customer patterns.

Manufacturers' agent firms range from businesses operated by a sole entrepreneur to considerably more extensive organizations armed with numerous salespeople covering specific territories. These firms are found in every state selling every conceivable product line, including goods produced in the automotive, plastics, electronics, food and beverage processing, apparel, lumber and wood, paper, chemical, and metals industries. Virtually any product that is made and sold can be handled by a manufacturers' agent.

Manufacturers' agents generally represent several different companies that offer compatible, but not competing, products to the same industry. This approach reduces the cost of sales by spreading the agent's costs over the different products that he or she represents. Consequently, manufacturers' agents view themselves as a cost-effective alternative to full-time salaried sales forces, an evaluation shared by thousands of small and medium-sized manufacturers in the United States. Indeed, manufacturers' agents are particularly popular among companies that do not have the financial resources to launch their own sales team. In addition, since manufacturers' agents are generally paid by commission, the small manufacturer incurs no cost until a sale is made.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND MANUFACTURERS' AGENTS

In addition to the above-mentioned financial benefits that manufacturers' agents offer to small-business owners, they also provide relocating or start-up firms with immediate frontline information on marketplace trends and demographics. By contracting with a manufacturers' agent, a company gains instant access to industry expertise or knowledge of a particular country or region. However, the small-business owner should also consider if the manufacturers' agent can be supplemented or replaced by Internet sales.

"The manufacturers' rep is an independent businessperson whose survival depends on performance, since classical representatives (reps) work on commission and cover all selling expenses, regardless of the outcome of their calls. Rep advocates contend that only superior salespeople can make a living under these conditions, implying the average rep is highly competent," wrote Erin Anderson in the study "The Salesperson as Outside Agent or Employee: A Transaction Cost Analysis."

There are other distinct advantages as well. For manufacturers with a narrow product line, agencies offer one of the best ways to access the market. Because they normally sell compatible products to a single market, the manufacturers' agent firms are usually well connected with the manufacturers' principal market targets. This offers manufacturers immediate entry to markets that may be hard to reach with a direct sales force. In addition, rep firms can provide new businesses with ideas about where to advertise, comment on what the competition is doing, and give estimates of a given territory's potential.

Disadvantages. Consultants and business owners note, however, that while using manufacturers' agents may make a lot of sense to the small company that needs to allocate its financial resources carefully and learn about the market-place quickly, there are drawbacks associated with the practice as well. Lack of control over the agent is easily

the most frequently mentioned complaint that business owners cite when discussing rep firms. Since the manufacturers' agent is not an employee of the company, the company's ownership cannot dictate how he or she goes about business. Certainly, the small-business owner can negotiate for certain things in his or her business dealings with the agent, just as any client can do with any vendor. But the agent has far greater freedom to operate as he or she feels fit than do salespeople who are actual employees of the company.

Some critics also claim that since manufacturers' agents conduct business on behalf of more than one manufacturer, they are not always able to devote the necessary time to one single product line. The study by Anderson mentioned above reported that a company is more likely to have an in-house direct sales force for complex, hard-to-learn product lines that require significant nonselling services like paperwork or attending tradeshows. Some agents also may be reluctant or unable to provide service beyond the point of sale. Fundamental elements of customer service, such as start-up assistance and follow-up service, often must be supplied by the manufacturer even if the goods were sold through a manufacturers' agent.

Another concern frequently raised about manufacturers' agents is that they add to the cost of sales by acting as another layer in the distribution process. Because reps are rewarded on sales-based commissions, they are more inclined to work with products that have a short-term payoff; they may not be motivated to incur the expenses involved for products that require a long sales cycle. However, the sales function must be carried out, and costs incurred in engaging a rep will show up as in-house costs if that alternative is avoided. Rep firms in effect represent an instance of outsourcing of the sales function.

SELECTING AN AGENT

Manufacturers have many factors to consider when going through the process of selecting a manufacturers' representative. Small-business owners should look for someone who shows an ability and a willingness to become knowledgeable about their products and applications, as well as someone who will respond quickly to calls and present the product in terms of how it will meet customer needs. A good agent will also represent the various product lines he or she markets in a just fashion, giving each line the attention it deserves, regardless of how much income it accounts for. (This latter concern is especially acute for small and start-up businesses.)

The best rule of thumb for manufacturers is to be patient and do plenty of preliminary research. After all, the choice is going to be the primary link between the company and its target audience. A poor selection can ruin a company; conversely, a good choice can help launch a new manufacturer to long-term financial stability. Given the stakes involved in this choice, the Manufacturers' Agents National Association (MANA) suggests that business owners consider doing the following when weighing their choices.

- Create a profile of the ideal agency. Make the profile clear, but also be flexible and realistic. Perfect agencies are nonexistent, but there are many that will do a good job if given the opportunity.
- Create a profile of the manufacturing firm.
 Manufacturers are encouraged to compile a profile of their target customers, a rundown of the business's needs, and a summary of the governing philosophy of the business. Many agencies can be selective in terms of who they will add to their client list, so it makes sense to inform them about the business and its goals and prospects. The profile should be honest and touch on growth plans, real advantages of the products it manufactures, and previous history.
- Secure referrals from other agencies. Manufacturers' representatives are a close-knit fraternity in the United States, and many can provide the names of several agencies that would be a good fit for the line.
- Get referrals from other manufacturers. Companies in the same area that sell similar but noncompetitive products can be a good source of information in locating potential representatives. Some may even recommend their own agencies, although others may be reluctant to have their agents take on additional product lines and responsibilities.
- Be patient. While manufacturers do not have the luxury of waiting forever when filling rep openings, doing preliminary research usually is a good idea. Many manufacturers who have been burned in this regard later admit that they did not devote sufficient time to exploring their options and learning about the agent they did select. It is better to take the needed time to select the right prospect than to rush into a bad situation and have to rectify it later.
- Be flexible in setting up territories. Agents must have exclusive rights within a territory, but rather than assign arbitrary territories based on geography, it is often preferable to select the agents that best fit the company line and let their coverage determine the territories.

Finding the right agent to represent a business is not unlike hiring a trusted employee. A good match, not least good chemistry and shared values, is essential because the rep is an independent agent and the inherent distance created by that relationship can introduce problems unless both sides feel that they are part of one team. To be sure, nothing succeeds like success, so a good product line will move if in the right hands, and the rep will sell it enthusiastically if it fits his or her usual clientele.

DEALING WITH AGENTS

Manufacturers must remember that their rep firms are independent sales agencies that are not employees of any of its principals, but business partners with each of them. As such, the manufacturers cannot have the same type of direct control as they do over their own personnel. From a legal standpoint, it is important to remember that the manufacturers pay nothing to a rep until a sale is made. They also pay no withholding taxes or Social Security. Using manufacturers' agents also means that some of the manufacturer's bookkeeping needs will be taken care of by nonemployees. This is an important distinction for the Internal Revenue Service, which frowns mightily upon arrangements in which companies disguise employees under the veil of independent agencies or contractors. When judging this, the IRS typically uses as one of its tests the amount of direct control exercised over sales reps. If regular reports are demanded of independent agents, the IRS can declare the rep an employee and require the various withholding taxes that apply.

Communication remains an integral part of the relationship between agents and their clients. Both parties need to keep the other appraised about their operations. Agents should let their principals know what they are doing for them in the field, regardless of the level of sales at that particular moment, while agents need updated information on matters such as product specifications and pricing. Ultimately, both parties simply need to recognize that a cohesive working relationship is in their shared best interests. In their dealings with representatives, manufacturers expect the following qualities: loyalty; knowledge of the territory and industry; knowledge of product lines after a reasonable amount of exposure; quick response to suggestions; regular follow-up; and a fair share of the agent's time. Agents, meanwhile, have every right to expect a fair contract that recognizes performance and rewards success and longevity; access to customer service, training, and technical backup; a quality product; timely delivery; and a true commitment to build business in their territory.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Erin. "The Salesperson as Outside Agent or Employee: A Transaction Cost Analysis." *Marketing Science*. January/February 2008.

Darlington, Hank. "How to Make Manufacturers Reps More Valuable to Your Business: Create a Job Description for Your Repos." *Supply House Times*. December 2005.

Friedman, Ira. "Reps Get Bad Rap." Residential Systems. 1 April 2005. Liescheidt, Steven G. "What to Look for in a Manufacturer's Representative." *Snips.* January 2006.

Manufacturers' Agents National Association. "How to Work Successfully with Manufacturers' Agencies." Available from: http://www.manaonline.org/.

"Manufacturers' Agents or Representatives US." *Kellysearch*. Available from: http://www.kellysearch.com/us product 58616.html. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

MARKET QUESTIONNAIRES

Market questionnaires are a form of quantitative, primary market research that can provide small business owners with specific information about their customers' needs. Whether conducted over the telephone, through the mail, over the Internet, or in person, market questionnaires are designed to survey a sample group of respondents whose opinions reflect those of the business's target customers.

Like other forms of market research, questionnaires are designed to connect marketers to consumers through information gathering and evaluation. Market research is commonly used to identify marketing problems and opportunities, as well as to develop and evaluate the effectiveness of marketing strategies. Small-business owners, because of their usually limited financial resources, have a particular need for adequate, accurate, and current information to aid them in making decisions. Market research can help entrepreneurs evaluate the feasibility of a start-up venture before investing a great deal of time and capital, for example, as well as assist them in effectively marketing their goods and services.

Questionnaire design requires a great deal of thought and skill, and mistakes are easy. Jodie Monger, writing for *Call Center*, pointed out a number of common errors which she labels, not quite tongue-in-cheek, as "survey malpractice." Her list includes, among other issues, measuring too many things or not measuring enough; using an unreliable scale in which words like "excellent" and "fair" are used but not defined; "measuring the wrong thing or the right things wrong"; relying on people's memories after these have degraded; and poorly qualifying the people answering the questionnaire.

In general, a good market questionnaire will consist of a screening or qualifying question, an introduction, demographic questions, closed-ended questions, and openended questions. Each of these elements serves a particular purpose. The screening question, which should usually be posed first, makes sure that the respondent is a member of the target group and thus is qualified to participate in the survey. For example, a home remodeling and repair company might ask whether the person has had any work done in the previous 6 months. The introduction then informs qualified respondents what company is conducting the survey and why, and explains the benefits answering might have on their future business relationship with that company. Demographic questions, which cover such basic information as age, gender, marital status, education level, and income level, allow the business to categorize responses. Since some respondents may be hesitant to answer such personal questions, demographics should usually be addressed near the end of the questionnaire.

Closed-ended questions ask respondents to select from a limited set of answers. This enables businesses to collate responses and analyze results more easily. Closed-ended questions may require a "yes" or "no," or "true" or "false" answer. They may also be set up as a multiple-choice question, so that respondents choose one possible answer from a list. Finally, closed-ended questions may involve a scaled response, such as rating a product or service on a scale of one to ten or on the basis of categories such as "strongly like," "like," "neither like nor dislike." In contrast, open-ended questions enable respondents to provide a more lengthy response in their own words. Although open-ended questions can provide valuable information, the results can also be difficult for companies to analyze and categorize.

Good rules to follow at least until experience has been gained may be summed up under five points: 1) the survey should be as short as possible and collect only necessary information; 2) questions should be clearly worded and concise, without excessive technical jargon; 3) questions should be framed so that they do not imply a correct answer; 4) questions should be limited so that they only seek one piece of information, and answers fall into distinct categories; and 5) questionnaires should be arranged so that they begin with easier questions and progress into more difficult ones after a measure of trust has been achieved. It may be helpful to test a market questionnaire on a small group and then make any necessary refinements before using it in a large-scale market research effort.

INTERNET QUESTIONNAIRES

The rise of Internet survey companies has made it easier than ever to collect responses to questionnaires, but special care must be taken with Internet surveys. First, industries issuing online surveys must remember that not every individual has access to the Internet. A part of the target market thus might be missed if online questionnaires become the sole or primary form of research. Second,

although an Internet survey can gather responses from a wider audience, those who take surveys on the Internet may be a self-selecting group who do not have the same vested interest in the survey or product as those who stop to complete surveys in person or as part of a focus group. Since the time cost to the consumer is lower when filling out a survey online, participants may not be as serious about the process.

Additional problems may arise when monetary or other incentives are offered to complete online surveys. Participants may click through the survey without accurately considering their answers or even reading the questions in an effort to get to the end and collect their reward. The danger of this can be minimized by putting safeguards into place, such as capture questions that test whether an individual is reading the survey or just clicking. Requesting short answers instead of using a multiple choice format can also minimize the risk of collecting improper data, but more resources are then required to review the answers.

Although online surveys can have some drawbacks, there are also many benefits associated with such surveys. In addition to being lower cost, online surveys can reach a wider audience. There may be less of a tendency for individuals to skew their responses toward what they believe surveyors want to hear since there is no personal relationship between the conductors of the survey and the participants. It is also possible to have a greater degree of control over the order in which respondents complete questions in Internet surveys.

Companies can design and host their own online surveys or use a service to conduct the survey for them. Services are relatively inexpensive and can either host the survey and simply report results as presented or can be more involved, assisting businesses in interpreting feedback and providing full service marketing insights.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Black, G. "Harris Interactive: A New Era in Marketing and Advertising Research, and Polling." Paper presented at the 1999 EXPLOR Forum, Madison, Wisconsin, October 20, 1999.

Chang, Ai Mei, P. K. Kannan, and Andrew B. Whinston. "The Economics of Freebies in Exchange for Consumer Information on the Internet: An Exploratory Study." *International Journal of Electronic Commerce* 4, no. 1 (September 1999):85 102.

Available from: http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id= 1189890&dl=GUIDE&coll=GUIDE &CFID=80837950& CFTOKEN=14101830.Retrieved March 19, 2010.

Hayes, Lallie. "Questionnaire Design, Printing, and Distribution." *Technical Communications*. November 2000.

Monger, Jodie. "Are You Guilty of Survey Malpractice?" *Call Center.* 1 April 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MARKET RESEARCH

If the "market" is viewed as the totality of all environmental factors that bear down on a business, market research may be defined as a disciplined investigation aimed at discovering what is going on and, most importantly, what is *changing* in the environment. The object is to discover opportunities and threats. and to assess how some intended action might play itself out. The research may be designed broadly or narrowly, but even limited studies must have sufficient scope to give the investigation context.

GENERAL ASPECTS

Market research answers questions along the following lines: How big is the market and how does it divide into product lines or services or geographically? Who are the buyers and why do they buy? Who is the competition and what methods are they using? What is on the horizon that will change this market? How will a certain company benefit or suffer if these changes take place?

Managements undertake such research for some motive; thus market research always has a context. The context may be negative (declining profitability or sales) or positive (new technology, rapid growth); it may be brought about by forces outside the company's control such as legislative events, the economy as a whole, or a new entrant to the market. Most start-ups that need front-end funding begin their ventures by doing a comprehensive market study in order to put the results into a business plan.

Company size is itself a context, and while, in general, business is business at any scale, problems and opportunities manifest differently. Managements in large organizations, for example, are inevitably at a much greater distance from the actual interface where customers and products meet where the action is. Small-business owners are closer to the market but rarely have vast resources at their command. Distance from the market and the extent of it that must be surveyed influence the techniques deployed. Market research may take the simple form of driving around and talking to a lot of people, or just parking someplace and counting the number of cement trucks a competitor sends out. At the other extreme, it may cost hundreds of thousands of dollars and may even involve undertaking test marketing in several cities.

Useful market research has a time element. It will present a history of developments and include a projection of future events. A manager wants to make decisions about what to do next and therefore needs a look at the future. Projecting data forward requires special but somewhat opposing skills: statistical expertise on the one hand and an inspired, open, and yet sober gaze. Market research that merely confirms management's prejudices, hopes, or fears is worth little but the findings, of course, may do just that. Managements often *do* see the future accurately.

MAJOR COMPONENTS

Not surprisingly, most small businesses develop a sense of their market in the course of day-to-day operations, rather than by spending thousands of dollars on studies. They talk with vendors, customers, and competitors. They listen to the gossip and translate bits and pieces of information into rough numbers. This process is rarely but *can* be formalized. Small-business owners and their key managers can sit down with notepads and work out the market size and structure. Sometimes this is useful for planning or for justifying loan applications. At the local level, disciplined recording and analysis of such information yields results comparable to very expensive studies at the larger scale and looking at CBP data can produce rough confirmation.

Market Share and Competition. An important aspect of every market is its concentration, measured by creating a list of participants, sorting them by sales, and then adding up the market shares of the top layer the top five, the top three. If the top three have most of the market, the industry is highly concentrated; if the top five have around 15 to 20 percent, concentration is low. Most market share listings have an "All Other" category. Small businesses are invariably hidden in that line. The sales volumes of small operations are rarely available publicly, but work-arounds are available to infer their size. Important measures are employment and square footage. A "typical" small business can calculate its own sales per square foot in retail, for instance or its sales per employee and can then proceed to develop approximate company size estimates for its competitors by applying the same unit measures to them after counting their people and eyeballing their floor space. There are all kinds of other "proxy" measures available. A ready-mix concrete supplier knows his or her revenues per truck, and can count competitors' trucks. Economic forces tend always to produce the same averages across an industry.

Competitive strategies are also accessible to the small business. The method of detecting such strategies will depend, of course, on the relative visibility of the competitor. Retail stores advertise; the frequency of their sales and the items they use as loss leaders indicate strategy. They can be visited. Vendors are a useful source of information on less visible competitors' strategies, as are observations of such companies at trade shows. The alert small-business owner will constantly watch his or her competitors and note when they enlarge their leases, build or pave their parking lots, or when their inventories overflow to the parking lots. Problems that they encounter also leave telltale signs. When such observation becomes routine, and when the owner collects ads, news stories, and records observation in notes, doing a market share and competitive analysis for a plan will be relatively easy.

Products Research and Consumer Surveys. A small business intending to test products before launching them to the market will expose them to employees, friends, customers, relatives, vendors, suppliers anyone at all with a likely opinion and will thus gradually discover what seems to be the best design, positioning, packaging, name, and even marketing slogan. The more systematic this type of exposure is, and the more effectively informants' opinions are recorded and analyzed, the more it will resemble the practices of large organizations, which deploy sophisticated methodologies like focus groups and consumer surveys. Focus groups, however, can be costly, with the average cost in 2010 of around \$6,000.

In general, "sophistication" translates into disciplined planning of tests and the application of specialized expertise in that planning. Focus groups and customer surveys frequently employ psychologists before a trial (preparing settings, choosing respondents, framing questionnaires, etc.), during a trial (observing reactions), and after the trial (analyzing results). But in effect, a high level of sophistication is simply an attempt to formalize and then to apply mechanically what is nothing other than good entrepreneurial "feel" and "instinct." Many a very successful product was launched because the entrepreneur simply *liked* it and so did the people around him or her.

Small businesses generally lack the resources for massive, costly trials and surveys and, instead, rely on innovative ways to obtain consumer feedback. A store, for instance, may mount two very different product displays and then instruct the clerks to note which one the customers spend more time examining. Surveys can be conducted at very modest costs by simply asking every customer a question at checkout time, and then recording the answer. Such approaches may lack the "scientific" halo of big studies but will produce actionable and reliable results if properly done.

Market research surveys have also become more popular and less expensive with the rise of the Internet. According to a 2009 report by the Census Bureau, Internet use has tripled since 1997, and 62 percent of households now have access to the Internet. Internet surveys can be more cost effective than traditional research and can appeal to a wider market, especially through offering monetary or other incentives for taking part in them. As Sonya Turner, a senior qualitative analyst at Immoderate Research reported, "The ubiquity of Web 2.0 tools has created consumers who are eager to make their opinions, passions and values heard—and marketers need to listen."

Users can visit the surveys on their own schedule and can return to them as many times as desired. The order of questions can also be controlled, as the Internet allows a company to prohibit skipping questions. The downside to Internet surveys, however, is that not all individuals

have access to the Internet. Further, offering an incentive without sufficient measures in place to ensure that users actually answer the survey questions instead of simply clicking to get the incentive can result in skewed data.

Other Market Influences. An important component of all market research is identification and assessment of forces external to the market itself but likely to influence it. A classical example of government action for a small business might be the routing of a freeway; it could isolate the business from major parts of its clientele or massively increase its traffic. External influences include government, as already mentioned, which can by its enactments increase pay (the minimum wage) or returns (accelerate depreciation), impose costs by regulation, modify interest rates, stimulate or inhibit exports, and do hundreds of other things. Changes in demographic patterns were underway in the twenty-first century as the baby boom generation marched toward retirement, eroding some markets and swelling others. The aging of the baby boomers may be especially significant, according to a Business Week article, because marketers typically pay less attention to the fifty-plus market, which will become the largest segment of the population as baby boomers age. Furthermore, Business Week stated, "The massive postwar boomer generation that drove every significant cultural and marketing trend for 50 years from Howdy Doody to the Beatles and the Ford Explorer is defying marketers' expectations about how it wants to live and shop. As boomers head into their 60s starting next year, this generation, which grew up with the mass market and witnessed the rise of network TV and then the Internet, is once again forcing marketers back to the drawing board, this time to rethink the rules for reaching graying customers."

In most industries, insiders watch certain indicators vital to the industry: interest rates in residential construction are an example; housing starts, in turn, send signals to a large number of suppliers, such as producers of appliances. Hotels and resorts watch gas prices and air travel costs, and so on. The small business doing market research may find it more difficult to find precise indicators that serve as signal for its operations. One way to identify them is to spend some time with trade publications which like to track and publicize changes in relevant second- and third-order influences on the market.

RESEARCH TOOLS AND TECHNIQUES

Most formalized market research techniques are used by large corporations to "see" a market difficult to track by its very diversity and size. Major categories are: 1) audience research; 2) product research; 3) brand analysis; 4) psychological profiling; 5) scanner research; 6) database research, also called database "mining"; and 7) post-sale

or consumer satisfaction research. When these techniques involve people, researchers use questionnaires administered in written form or person-to-person, either by personal or telephone interview; questionnaires may be closed-end or open-ended; the first type provides users choices to a question ("excellent," "good," "fair") whereas open-ended surveys solicit spontaneous reactions and capture these as given. Focus groups solicit opinions but without a questionnaire; people interact with products, messages, or images and discuss them. Observers evaluate what they hear.

Some major techniques are intimately linked with targeting marketing efforts or designing messages. Audience research is aimed at discovering who is listening, watching, or reading radio, TV, and print media, respectively. Such studies in part profile the audience and in part determine the popularity of the medium or portions of it. These studies have become more complicated with the rise in popularity of the DVR, or Digital Video Recorder. Since more individuals are recording and watching television shows later instead of watching them live, questions have arisen as to whether networks should also be paid for time-shifted viewing and as to whether DVR-watching should count in a television show's ratings.

Scanner research uses checkout counter scans of transactions to develop patterns for all manner of end uses, including stocking, of course. From a marketing point of view, scans can also help users track the success of coupons and to establish linkages between products. Database mining attempts to exploit all kinds of data on hand on customers which frequently have other revealing aspects. Purchase records, for example, can reveal the buying habits of different income groups, the income classification of accounts taking place by census tract matching. Data on average income by census tract can be obtained from the Census Bureau.

Product tests, of course, directly relate to use of the product. Good examples are tasting tests, used to pick the most popular flavors, and consumer tests of vehicle or device prototypes to uncover problematical features or designs.

Post-consumer surveys are familiar to many consumers from telephone calls that follow having a car serviced or calling help-lines for computer- or Internet-related problems. In part such surveys are intended to determine if the customer was satisfied. In part this additional attention is intended also to build goodwill and word-of-mouth advertising for the service provider.

SEE ALSO Focus Groups.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Center for Strategy Research. "The Real Cost of Market Research." Available from: http://www.csr bos.com/value/ cost.html. Retrieved March 15, 2010. Clegg, Alicia. "Market Research: Through the Looking Glass." Marketing Week. 16 March 2006.

Dillman, D. A. Mail and Internet Surveys: The Tailored Design Method. New York: Wiley. 2000.

Goetzi, David. "Office DVR Viewing Soars, Lower Live Ratings May Cost Networks Big Bucks." 22 December 2006. *Media Daily News*. Available from: http://www.mediapost.com/publi cations/?fa=Articles.showArticle&art aid=52951. Accessed 14 March 2010.

"Love Those Boomers." *Business Week.* 24 October 2005. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/05 43/b3956201.htm. Retrieved March 16, 2010.

Lury, Giles. "Market Research Cannot Cover for the 'Vision Thing." *Marketing*. 9 November 2000.

Mariampolski, Hy. Qualitative Market Research: A Comprehensive Guide. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2001.

McQuarrie, Edward F. *The Market Research Toolbox: A Concise Guide for Beginners.* Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2005

Turner, Sonya. "Conducting Effective Market Research in a Down Economy." 9 October 2009. *Greenbook*. Available from: http://www.greenbook.org/marketing research.cfm/effective market research down economy. Retrieved March 14, 2010.

U.S. Census Bureau. "2007 Internet and Computer Use Supplement to the Current Population Survey." Available from: http://www.census.gov/population/www/socdemo/ computer/2007.html. Retrieved March 15, 2010.

Vincour, M. Richard. "When Your Customer Speaks, Listen." American Printer. 1 April 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MARKET SEGMENTATION

Market segmentation is the science of dividing an overall market into customer subsets or segments that sharing similar characteristics and needs. Segmentation typically involves significant market research and can thus be costly. It is practiced especially in major companies with highly differentiated product lines or that serve large markets. The small business tends to discover the segment it serves best by the trial and error process of dealing with customers, which leads to it ultimately stocking products more suitable to its particular clientele.

Segmentation lies somewhere near the middle of a continuum of marketing strategies that range from mass marketing, in which a single product is offered to all customers in a market, to one-to-one marketing, in which a different product is specifically designed for each individual customer (e.g., plastic surgery). Most businesses realize that since no two people are exactly alike, it is unlikely that they will be able to please all customers in a

market with a single product. They also realize that it is rarely feasible to create a distinct product for every customer. Instead, most businesses attempt to improve their odds of attracting a significant base of customers by dividing the overall market into segments, then trying to match their product and marketing mix more closely to the needs of one or more segments. A number of customer characteristics, known as segmentation bases, can be used to define market segments. Some commonly used bases include age, gender, income, geographical area, and buying behavior.

MARKETING STRATEGIES

Although mass marketing (also known as market aggregation or undifferentiated marketing) cannot fully satisfy every customer in a market, many companies still employ this strategy. It is commonly used in the marketing of standardized goods and services, including sugar, gasoline, rubber bands, or dry cleaning services, when large numbers of people have similar needs and they perceive the product or service as largely the same regardless of the provider. Mass marketing offers some advantages to businesses, such as reduced production and marketing costs. Due to the efficiency of large production runs and a single marketing program, businesses that mass market their goods or services may be able to provide consumers with more value for their money.

Some producers of mass market goods employ a marketing strategy known as product differentiation to make their offering seem distinct from that of competitors, even though the products are largely the same. For example, a producer of bath towels might embroider its brand name on its towels and sell them only through upscale department stores as a form of product differentiation. Consumers might tend to perceive these towels as somehow better than other brands, and thus worthy of a premium price. But changing consumer perceptions in this way can be very expensive in terms of promotion and packaging. A product differentiation strategy is most likely to be effective when consumers care about the product and there are identifiable differences between brands.

Despite the cost advantages mass marketing offers to businesses, this strategy has drawbacks. A single product offering cannot fully satisfy the diverse needs of all consumers in a market. Consumers with unsatisfied needs expose businesses to challenges by competitors who are able to identify and fulfill consumer needs more precisely. In fact, markets for new products typically begin with one competitor offering a single product, then gradually splinter into segments as competitors enter the market with products and marketing messages targeted at groups of consumers the original producer may have missed. These new competitors are able to enter a market ostensibly controlled by an established competitor because

they can identify and meet the needs of unsatisfied customer segments. In recent times, the proliferation of computerized customer databases has worked to drive marketing toward ever-more-narrowly focused market segments.

Applying a market segmentation strategy is most effective when an overall market consists of many smaller segments whose members have certain characteristics or needs in common. Through segmentation, businesses can divide such a market into several homogeneous groups and develop a separate product and marketing program to fit more exactly the needs of one or more segments. Although this approach can provide significant benefits to consumers and a profitable sales volume (rather than a maximum sales volume) to businesses, it can be costly to implement. For example, identifying homogeneous market segments requires significant amounts of market research, which can be expensive. Also, businesses may experience a rise in production costs as they forfeit the efficiency of mass production in favor of smaller production runs that meet the needs of a subset of the market. Finally, a company may find that sales of a product developed for one segment encroach upon the sales of another product intended for another segment. Nonetheless, market segmentation is vital to success in many industries where consumers have diverse and specific needs, such as homebuilding, furniture upholstery, and tailoring.

SEGMENTATION BASES

In order successfully to implement a market segmentation strategy, a business must employ market research techniques to find patterns of similarity among customer preferences in a market. Ideally, customer preferences will fall into distinct clusters based upon identifiable population characteristics. This means that if customer requirements were plotted on a graph using certain characteristics, or segmentation bases, along the axes, the points would tend to form clusters.

In general, defining customers often involves two separate facets: who the customers are and what the customers believe. Who they are relates to base demographic information such as age, gender, income, and geographic location. What they believe involves understanding how they think, how they make buying decisions, and what motivates them as consumers and as individuals.

In marketing jargon, customer segments must be measurable by clear characteristics; they must be large enough to constitute a market; reaching them should be predictably easy (they all watch *American Idol*, for example, or subscribe to one of four magazines); they must be predictably responsive to marketing; the segment must be stable over time and not a one-time aggregation.

Determining how to segment a market is one of the most important questions a marketer must face. Creative

and effective market segmentation can lead to the development of popular new products; unsuccessful segmentation can consume a lot of dollars and yield nothing. There are three main types of segmentation bases for businesses to consider: descriptive, behavioral, and benefit bases. Each breaks down into numerous potential customer traits.

Descriptive bases for market segmentation include a variety of factors that describe the demographic and geographic situations of the customers in a market. They are the most commonly used segmentation bases because they are easy to measure, and because they often serve as strong indicators of consumer needs and preferences. Some of the demographic variables that are used as descriptive bases in market segmentation might include age, gender, religion, income, and family size, while some of the geographic variables might include region of the country, climate, and population of the surrounding area.

Behavioral bases for market segmentation are generally more difficult to measure than descriptive bases, but they are often considered to be more powerful determinants of consumer purchases. They include those underlying factors that help motivate consumers to make certain buying decisions, such as personality, lifestyle, and social class. Behavioral bases also include factors that are directly related to consumer purchases of certain goods, such as their degree of brand loyalty, the rate at which they use the product and need to replace it, and their readiness to buy at a particular time.

Businesses that segment a market based on benefits hope to identify the primary benefit that consumers seek in buying a certain product, then supply a product that provides that benefit. This segmentation approach is based upon the idea that market segments exist primarily because consumers seek different benefits from products, rather than because of various other differences between consumers. One potential pitfall to this approach is that consumers do not always know or cannot always identify a single benefit that influences them to make a purchase decision. Many marketers use a combination of bases that seem most appropriate when segmenting a market. Using a single variable is undoubtedly easier, but it often turns out to be less precise.

THE SEGMENTATION PROCESS

The process itself begins with narrowing the universe to be studied into a specific market now served by the company and obtaining basic information on competing products or services now on offer. Once this step has been completed, variables to be used are identified, reviewed, and tested. At the most basic level such variables, for example, might involve income and demographic characteristics of the consumers.

With these preparations completed, actual market research is organized to collect and to analyze data on the selected broad body of consumers. Analysis of the data will begin to cluster the consumers into distinct groupings based on the variables. Additional analysis, possibly involving more research, will next be conducted to develop detailed profiles of each segment already identified. This is often referred to as customer relations management or CRM.

The Internet has given rise to new opportunities for market segmentation that are both easier and more cost effective. Consumers are essentially using social media outlets to create their own market segments in a process referred to as "self-segmentation." Making use of the data provided by customers as they self-segment may prove more reliable than traditional methods of developing a market segment for customers. According to Nick Wreden in his article, "The Promise of 'Self-Segmentation'," "This opens the door to fostering brand ambassadors, enabling customer collaboration, and facilitating word-of-mouth cross-fertilization."

Whether CRM or self-segmentation is used, if the right variables are chosen at the outset and the market research is competently done, the resulting groupings will have characteristics distinct enough, and documented well enough, to permit the company to select one or more segments which will be easiest or more profitable to serve. The company's own strategy will play a role. Its aim, for example, may be to use its capacity more fully, and the company will therefore select a segment which will purchase the largest volume; alternatively, the company's aim may be low production levels with high profits, leading to a focus on another segment.

The last stage of the segmentation process will be the development of product and marketing plans based on the segment(s) most closely matching the company's "ideal" situation.

In general, customers are willing to pay a premium for a product that meets their needs more specifically than does a competing product. Thus marketers who successfully segment the overall market and adapt their products to the needs of one or more smaller segments stand to gain in terms of increased profit margins and reduced competitive pressures. Small businesses in particular may find market segmentation to be a key in enabling them to compete with larger firms. Many management consulting firms offer assistance with market segmentation to small businesses. But the potential gains offered by market segmentation must be measured against the costs. In addition to the market research required to segment a market, these costs may include increased production and marketing expenses.

SEE ALSO Demographics; Target Market.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Eliya, Susan A. "No Sweat: Segmentation Continues to Create Opportunities for Growth." *Household & Personal Products*. March 2006

"Hidden Identity: Retailers Still Struggle to Know Their Customers." *Chain Store Age.* January 2006.

"Market Segmentation Pays Off in Big Way in Mexico." MMR. 12 December 2005.

McKee, Steve. "Customers Your Company Doesn't Want." Business Week. 12 June 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/jun2009/sb20090612 217280.htm. Retrieved March 14, 2010.

Millier, Paul. "Intuition Can Help in Segmenting Industrial Markets." *Industrial Marketing Management.* March 2000. Simon, Karen. "Stay Ahead of Your Customers." *Apply.* 1 February 2006.

Trollinger, Steve. "Direct Selling: Define Your Customers." Target Marketing. January 2009. Available from: http://www.targetmarketingmag.com/article/direct selling take look your customers really are 401419/1. Retrieved March 17, 2010.

Wreden, Nick. "The Promise of 'Self Segmentation'." Strategy + Business. 5 October 2009. Available from: http://www. strategy business.com/article/00004?gko=1d7b1 Retrieved March 19, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MARKET SHARE

A company's market share is the percentage of all products in a category that that company sells. Thus market share is calculated by dividing a company's sales by the total sales in a category. If the company sells all the product in a market, it will have a 100 percent share and be a monopoly. Market share is typically measured at fixed intervals, such as once a quarter or once a year.

CALCULATING MARKET SHARE

All companies with reasonable record-keeping practices know what their own sales in a particular product or services category are during any selected period of time. The difficulty arises in knowing what *total sales* are. Unless data on total sales are collected by the government in its economic census activities every 4 years (years ending in 2 and 7) and by sampling surveys in the years in between or unless sales data are cumulated by an industry association or by regulatory agencies (e.g., electrical power generation) total sales may be impossible to determine, and so will a company's market share.

However, online resources may be available to assist in determining market share statistics. Resources can be found, occasionally for free and often for sale, from the *Market Share Reporter*, *Advertising Age* data center, the World Market Share Reporter, Stat-USA, Mintel Market Reports, and Price's List of Lists (see www.specialissues.com). Each of these Web reference sources offers various data a small business can use to do a market share analysis. For example, the Advertising Age data center offers some market share data for free to consumers in various categories. The Web site primarily focuses on market leaders within major industries, for example, providing data on the stocks for the top fifty marketing companies or the top ten soft drink companies. While the availability of market share data on the Internet may be limited to certain industries or top brands unless someone is willing to pay hefty fees, Internet resources can be a good starting point for market share research.

The granularity of data on product sales tends to be rather coarse, meaning that data on canned vegetables may be available but data on canned artichoke hearts will be very difficult to get. If a product moves in different size categories, detail on packaging size categories is rarely available. For this reason major durable goods categories like autos or aircraft are easier to track than custom jewelry or specific clothing items. Services are even more difficult to measure. It is possible to get a count of open-heart surgeries, but data on home-care delivery will forever be rather approximate.

Indirect measures are often employed to get at total sales. Examples of this are tracking "installed capacity" in such industries as cement, paper, oil refining, and power generation. Data on capacity must, of course, be refined by gathering information on capacity utilization. If utilization is running at 40 percent, total capacity must be discounted. Hotels have a determinable number of rooms, but occupancy is what counts.

These measurement problems serve as a general indicator concerning the nature of the "market share" measure. It is almost always a very rough measure, and in most categories the underlying factual basis is equal parts data and guesswork.

HOW MARKET SHARES ARE USED

Companies attempt to calculate their own shares of the market in attempts at self-evaluation. They also try to obtain share information on their competitors. Market share, of course, is a measure of relative strength, and because it changes over time, it is an indicator of progress or regress. Companies "gaining share" are reassured, unless competitors are gaining shares faster; a company that is "losing share" is getting a strong hint that something is amiss. In most large corporations where formal annual planning is practiced, managers routinely assemble market share data on their competitors and calculate their own as part of planning. A long and persistent loss of market share has been the sad accompaniment of the decline of domestic auto makers.

Market share being a measure of strength, such data are used in economic analysis to evaluate industries as a whole. One such measure is concentration. Industry concentration is calculated by ranking all major competitors on the basis of market share. The shares of the top companies are summed. These may be the top three, five, or more companies. If the total share of the leaders is high, the industry is said to be concentrated. Where concentration is very high, in cases where the top three have 60 percent or more of the market, entry to the industry is difficult, competition is low, and pricing will be high. If the top ten companies have less than 10 percent share in the aggregate, entry will be easy. Concentration is, of course, also an indicator of capital intensity or monopoly over some production art available through control of patents. Market share measurements are thus used in government evaluation of mergers and acquisitions in order to determine whether antitrust laws would be violated by proposed combinations.

SHARE AND SMALL BUSINESS

Market share is rarely used as a measure in small business for the simple reason that the data necessary to obtain reasonably precise share data on competitors are rarely available. Small businesses tend to use other and more indirect ways of tracking how they are doing. They watch the competition and collect data from vendors and customers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Data Center." Advertising Age. Available from: http://adage.com/datacenter/. Retrieved March 14, 2010.

Lazich, Robert S., ed. Market Share Reporter. Thomson Gale, 2006.
"Market Report: Present Perfect?" In Store. 10 April 2006.

McCloughan, Patrick, and Patrick Abounoori. "How to Estimate Market Concentration Given Grouped Data." Applied Economics. 20 May 2003.

"The Top 25 by Sector." *Forbes Global.* 17 April 2006. Weber State University. Stewart Library. "Research Guide: Market Share." March 10, 2010. Available from: http://library.weber.edu/cm/business/marketshare.cfm. Retrieved March 15, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MARKETING

Marketing is a term used to describe the various activities involved in transferring goods and services from producers to consumers. In addition to the functions commonly associated with it, such as advertising and sales promotion, marketing also encompasses product development, packaging, distribution channels, pricing, and many other

functions. Modern marketing is often presented as an effort to discover and satisfy customer *needs*. It is often also a method of inventing products and services and *creating a demand* for them by artful persuasion.

In most large organizations the selling function is divided into distinct marketing and sales functions. In organizations where symbolic product presentation is allimportant and buying decisions tend to be emotional, marketing is given much higher rank and emphasis. Such is the case typically with mature products that have over time achieved a commodity status and therefore persuasion to buy this brand is the central focus. In organizations where the product performance as such remains the chief selling feature, sales activity is dominant. Business-to-business distribution tends to have this character, with the selling burden carried by experts (e.g., in finance), sales engineers, and skilled, product-savvy sales people. In some industries, such as pharmaceuticals, emphasis is evenly divided, with the public bombarded by marketing messages ("Ask your doctor...") while "detail men" (and women) are doing technical selling at the doctor's office.

MACROMARKETING AND MICROMARKETING

Macromarketing refers to the overall economic/communications process that directs the flow of goods and services from producer to consumer. It includes: 1) the buyer's behavior in seeking and judging goods and services; 2) the seller's efforts to draw and to persuade customers to buy; 3) the physical distribution of goods, including warehousing and storage at intermediate stages; 3) product-related activities like standardization, grading, and sorting; 4) the financing of distribution at all stages, not least consumer credit; and 5) the communications processes supporting all of these activities.

Micromarketing refers to the activities of the individual providers operating within this system. Organizations or businesses use various marketing techniques to accomplish objectives related to profits, market share, cash flow, and other economic factors that can enhance their well-being and position in the marketplace. The micromarketing function within an entity is commonly referred to as marketing management. Marketing managers strive to match products to customers; in this process they are equally interested in getting products customers will want to buy and influencing consumers to buy the products the company wishes to sell.

THE TARGET MARKETING CONCEPT

Micromarketing encompasses a number of related activities and responsibilities. Marketing managers must carefully design their marketing plans to ensure that they

complement related production, distribution, and financial constraints. They must also allow for constant adaptation to changing markets and economic conditions. Perhaps the core function of a marketing manager, however, is to identify a specific market, or group of consumers, and then deliver products and promotions that ultimately maximize the profit potential of that targeted market. This is particularly important for small businesses, which more than likely lack the resources to target large aggregate markets. Often, it is only by carefully selecting and wooing a specific group that a small firm can attain profit margins sufficient to allow it to continue to compete in the marketplace.

For instance, a manufacturer of fishing equipment would not randomly market its product to the entire U.S. population. Instead, it would likely conduct market research, using such tools as demographic reports, market surveys, or focus groups, to determine which customers would be most likely to purchase its offerings. It could then more efficiently spend its limited resources in an effort to persuade members of its target group(s) to buy its products. Perhaps it would target males in the Midwest between the ages of eighteen and thirty-five. The company may even strive to further maximize the profitability of its target market through market segmentation, whereby the group is further broken down by age, income, zip code, or other factors indicative of buying patterns. Advertisements and promotions could then be tailored for each segment of the target market.

There are many ways to address the wants and needs of a target market. For example, product packaging can be designed in different sizes and colors, or the product itself can be altered to appeal to different personality types or age groups. Producers can also change the warranty or durability of the good or provide different levels of follow-up service. Other influences, such as distribution and sales methods, licensing strategies, and advertising media also play an important role. It is the responsibility of the marketing manager to take all of these factors into account and to devise a cohesive marketing program that will appeal to the target customer.

THE FOUR PS

The different elements of a company's marketing mix can be divided into four basic decision areas, known as the "four Ps": product, place, promotion, and price. Marketing managers can use these four areas to devise an overall marketing strategy for a product or group of goods. These four decision groups represent all of the variables that a company can control. But those decisions must be made within the context of outside variables that are not entirely under the control of the company, such as competition, economic and technological changes, the political and legal environment, and cultural and social factors. For

example, pharmaceutical marketers must comply with tighter regulations passed in many states, such as the California Marketing Compliance Law (CMCL), which created restrictions on direct marketing to physicians, among other limitations.

Marketing decisions related to the product (or service) involve creating the right product for the selected target group. This typically encompasses research and data analvsis, as well as the use of tools such as focus groups, to determine how well the product meets the wants and needs of the target group. Numerous determinants factor into the final choice of a product and its presentation. A completely new product, for example, will entail much higher promotional costs to raise consumer awareness, whereas a product that is simply an improved version of an existing item likely will make use of its predecessor's image. A pivotal consideration in product planning and development is branding, whereby the good or service is positioned in the market according to its brand name. Other important elements of the complex product planning and management process may include selection of features, warranty, related product lines, and post-sale service levels.

Considerations about place, the second major decision group, relate to actually getting the good or service to the target market at the right time and in the proper quantity. Strategies related to place may utilize middlemen and facilitators with expertise in joining buyers and sellers, and they may also encompass various distribution channels, including retail, wholesale, catalog, and others. Marketing managers must also devise a means of transporting the goods to the selected sales channels, and they may need to maintain an inventory of items to meet demand. Decisions related to place typically play an important role in determining the degree of vertical integration in a company, or how many activities in the distribution chain are owned and operated by the manufacturer. For example, some larger companies elect to own their trucks, the stores in which their goods are sold, and perhaps even the raw resources used to manufacture their goods.

Decisions about promotion, the third marketing mix decision area, relate to sales, advertising, public relations, and other activities that communicate information intended to influence consumer behavior. Often promotions are also necessary to influence the behavior of retailers and others who resell or distribute the product. Three major types of promotion typically integrated into a market strategy are personal selling, mass selling, and sales promotions. Personal selling, which refers to face-to-face or telephone sales, usually provides immediate feedback for the company about the product and instills greater confidence in customers. Mass selling encompasses advertising on mass media, such as television, radio, direct mail, and newspapers, and is beneficial because of its broad scope.

In addition to these established venues, the Internet has also become a hugely profitable forum for marketing, providing unique opportunity for interactive communication with customers. Online social media sites such as Twitter, Facebook, and MySpace permit direct interaction between marketers and consumers, allowing marketers to stay in almost constant contact with interested customers to keep them abreast of new products and services.

A relatively new method of publishing includes mobile marketing, which involves targeting market efforts and dollars to reach consumers on SmartPhones that permit access to the Internet. Companies can offer popular applications for such phones, called apps, which allow customers to compare prices while shopping or find the nearest store location to them at any given moment using GPS services on smart cell phones.

Determination of price, the fourth major activity related to target marketing, entails the use of discounts and long-term pricing goals, as well as the consideration of demographic and geographic influences. The price of a product or service generally must at least meet some minimum level that will cover a company's cost of producing and delivering its offering. Also, a firm would logically price a product at the level that would maximize profits. The price that a company selects for its products, however, will vary according to its long-term marketing strategy. For example, a company may underprice its product in the hopes of increasing market share and ensuring its competitive presence, or simply to generate a desired level of cash flow. Another producer may price a good extremely high in the hopes of eventually conveying to the consumer that it is a premium product. Another reason a firm might offer a product at a very high price is to discount the good slowly in an effort to maximize the dollars available from consumers willing to pay different prices for the good. In any case, price is used as a tool to achieve comprehensive marketing goals.

COMPETITIVE STRATEGIES

Decisions about product, place, promotion, and price will often be dictated by the competitive stance that a firm assumes in its target market. Common strategies are to be the low-cost supplier, to be highly differentiated, or to satisfy a niche market.

Companies that adopt a low-cost supplier strategy are usually characterized by a vigorous pursuit of efficiency and cost controls. A company that manufactures a low-tech or commodity product, such as wood paneling, would likely adopt this approach. Such firms compete by offering a better value than their competitors, accumulating market share, and focusing on high-volume and fast inventory turnover.

Companies that adhere to a differentiation strategy achieve market success by offering a unique product or service. They often rely on brand loyalty, specialized distribution channels or service offerings, or patent protection to insulate them from competitors. Because of their uniqueness, they are able to achieve higher than average profit margins, making them less reliant on high sales volume and extreme efficiency. For example, a company that markets proprietary medical devices would likely assume a differentiation strategy.

Firms that pursue a niche market strategy succeed by focusing all of their efforts on a very narrow segment of an overall target market. They strive to prosper by dominating their selected niche. Such companies are able to overcome competition by aggressively protecting market share and by orienting every action and decision toward the service of its select group. The Internet has made niche marketing a more profitable and possible business, as it is easier than ever before for marketers to find access to niche customers using search engine optimization tactics and targeted marketing to a wide Internet audience.

INTERNET MARKETING

In the twenty-first century, most small businesses have sought to take advantage of the global reach of the World Wide Web and the huge number of potential customers available online. While some think it novel, Internet marketing is actually not so different from long-established procedures. As Maria Duggan and John Deveney wrote in *Communication World*, "Internet marketing employs the same methods and theory as traditional public relations and integrated marketing the basic tools for any campaign."

Duggan and Deveney outline five steps for marketing managers to follow in putting together an Internet marketing campaign. Whether the campaign is intended to increase awareness of an existing brand, draw visitors to a Web site, or promote a new product offering, the first step involves identifying the target market. As is the case with any other type of marketing campaign, the small business must conduct market research in order to define the target audience for the campaign, and then use the information gathered to determine how best to reach them.

The next step is to develop a strategy for the campaign. This involves setting concrete and measurable goals and tying the campaign into the organization's traditional marketing efforts. The third step is to present the strategy to key decision makers in the small business. It is important at this stage to develop a timeline and budget, and also to be prepared to encounter resistance among colleagues not familiar with cyberspace. The fourth step is to implement the Internet marketing campaign. The final step, evaluation, should be conducted throughout the process. Online surveys of customers are one source of potential feedback.

Self-segmentation that exists on the Internet through online social networking groups can also be a boon to marketers. A company can easily find self-selected groups of individuals online to market their products to. Companies can do this directly by approaching owners of Web sites that address their products, or can target groups on social media Web sites. Marketing tools such as Google Adwords streamline this process and make it easy for marketers and businesses to reach target markets. Through the use of Google Adwords and related services offered by Chikita, for example, a company can identify target keywords related to its products or services. AdWords then places the ads on Web sites that are relevant to those keywords, resulting in widespread distribution of marketing material on blogs or other sites that accept advertising.

MARKETING FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

In the early stages of forming a small business, a business plan is a vital tool to help an entrepreneur chart the future direction of the enterprise. A good plan will have a marketing component and demonstrate the owner's understanding of how to advertise and promote his or her product or service line. The more the business is narrowly focused on selling, the more important this element will be. Some businesses, of course, will be engaged in activities barely touched by marketing in the modern sense but will always have a sales component.

As a small business grows, it may be helpful to create a separate marketing plan. While similar in format to the general business plan, a marketing plan will focus on expanding a certain product line or service rather than on the overall business. Such plans will be especially valuable in obtaining financing for ventures relying upon persuading buyers to try novel products not already on the market.

A number of resources are available to assist small businesses in marketing their products and services. It may be prudent to seek legal advice before implementing a marketing plan, for example. A firm with experience in consumer law could review the small business's product, packaging, labeling, advertising, sales agreements, and price policies to be sure that they meet all relevant regulations to prevent problems from arising later. In addition, many advertising agencies and market research firms offer a variety of means of testing the individual elements of marketing programs. Although such testing can be expensive, it can significantly increase the effectiveness of a company's marketing efforts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burke, Leigh. "Niche Internet Marketing: The Secrets to Exploiting Untapped Niche Markets and Unleashing a Tsunami of Cash." 2008. *NicheInternetMarketing.com*. Duggan, Maria, and John Deveney. "How to Make Internet Marketing Simple." *Communication World.* April 2000.

Legislative Counsel, State of California. California Health and Safety Code Section 119400 119402. California Marketing Compliance Law. Available from: http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/cgi bin/displaycode?section=hsc&group=119001 120000 &file=119400 119402. Retrieved March 15, 2010.

"Mobile Internet Marketing Services Set to Boom." 18 March 2010. Click Through.

"Office Depot Helps Small Business Hitch a Ride with Nascar." Brandweek. 13 March 2006.

"Picture Your Business with a Logo; Logoworks.com Creates Affordable Logos and Identities for Small Businesses." Business Week. 4 April 2006.

Schaller, Marcus. "Analyze the Basics When Evaluating Marketing." San Diego Business Journal. 13 March 2006.

Scharich, Joanne. "Learn to Take Small Business Global." *Crain's Detroit Business.* 10 April 2006.

Simkin, Lyndon. "Marketing Is Marketing Maybe!" Marketing Intelligence and Planning. March 2000.

Stelzner, Michael. "Social Media Marketing Industry Report." March 2009. Whitepapersource. Available from: http://www.whitepapersource.com/socialmediamarketing/report/. Retrieved March 19, 2010.

Stephenson, James. Ultimate Small Business Marketing Guide: Over 1500 Great Marketing Tricks That Will Drive Your Business Through the Roof. 2d ed. Irvine, Calif.: Entrepreneur Press, 2007.

Tracy, Joe. Web Marketing Applied: Web Marketing Strategies for the New Millennium. Cleveland, Ohio: Advanstar Communications, 2000.

Wreden, Nick. "The Promise of 'Self Segmentation'." *Strategy* + *Business.*5 October 2009. Available from: http://www.strategy business.com/article/00004?gko=1d7b1. Retrieved March 19, 2010.

Zyman, Sergio. "Put the Petal to the Metal: Marketing and the Internet." *Brandweek*. 2 October 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MARKUP

Markup is the amount that a seller of goods or services charges over and above the total cost of delivering its product or service in order to make a desired profit. For example, if the total cost of a manufacturer's product is \$20, but its selling price is \$29, then the extra \$9 is understood to be the "markup." Markup is utilized by wholesalers, retailers, and manufacturers alike.

For entrepreneurs in the process of starting a business, establishing markup is one of the most important parts of pricing strategy. Markups must be sizable enough to cover all anticipated business expenses and reductions (markdowns, stock shortages, employee and customer discounts) and still provide the business with a good profit. The

informed small-business owner, then, is far more likely to arrive at a good markup price than the business owner who has a flawed understanding of the company's likely sales, its total operating expenses including material, labor, and overhead costs and its place in larger economic trends.

Entrepreneurs should also recognize that a flat markup percentage should not be blindly stamped on all of the company's products or services regardless of the frequency with which customers purchase those goods or services. As the Small Business Administration noted in its brochure *Pricing Your Products*, small-business owners "should seriously consider different markup figures when some lines have very different characteristics. For instance, a clothing retailer might logically have different initial markup figures for suits, shirts, pants, and accessories. [The small-business owner] may want those items with the highest turnover rates to carry the lowest initial markup."

Indeed, a small business may be able to realize a hefty profit even when it attaches a considerably smaller markup to one line of products, provided that the sales volume for that product line is high. For example, if company A and company B are selling the same \$5 product, but company A insists on attaching a \$4 markup on the product while company B limits itself to a \$2 markup, the disparity in retail price may allow company B to register sales three or four times greater than the sales posted by company A. Company B thus realizes greater profits from the product than company A, even though the latter business had a higher markup.

Some businesses that resell products may be limited in their ability to mark up a product by the retailer who sold it to them. In *State Oil Co. v. Kahn*, the U.S. Supreme Court ruled that it was not unconstitutional for a company or manufacturer to set a maximum price ceiling for products distributed through a network of resellers. Such limitations, if present, will be found in agreements with suppliers, so small businesses should scan contracts for any such limitations before purchasing wholesale products.

Markups in Specific Industries. Markups vary enormously from industry to industry. In some industries, the markup is only a small percentage of the total cost of the product or service. Companies in other industries, however, are able to attach a far higher markup. Small appliance manufacturers can sometimes assign markups of 30 percent or more, while clothing is often marked up by as much as 100 percent.

SEE ALSO Pricing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Auto Loan Markups Costly for Consumers." 26 January 2004. Wesh.com. Available from: http://www.wesh.com/money/ 2794061/detail.html. Retrieved March 18, 2010. Henke, John W. "Strategic Selling in the Age of Modules and Systems." *Industrial Marketing Management*. May 2000.

Hogan, John, and Tom Lucke. "Driving Growth with New Products: Common Pricing Traps to Avoid." *Journal of Business Strategy*. January February 2006.

Southall, Brooke. "Advisers Lower Fees to Capture Assets: Many Firms Have Decided They Will Compete on Price." *Investment News.* 16 January 2006.

Supreme Court of the United States. State Oil Co. v. Kahn et al (96 871) 93 F. 3d 1358. Argued October 7, 1997 Decided November 4, 1997. U.S. Supreme Court Center. Available from: http://supreme.justia.com/us/522/3/case.html.

U.S. Small Business Administration. *Pricing Your Products*. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/pub fm13t.txt. Retrieved March 28, 2010.

Walkup, Carolyn. "Restaurateurs Enjoy Higher Sales with Lower Markups on Bottled Wine." Nation's Restaurant News. 21 November 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MATERIAL REQUIREMENTS PLANNING (MRP)

Material requirements planning (MRP) is a computer-based inventory management system designed to assist production managers in scheduling and placing orders for items of dependent demand. Dependent demand items are components of finished goods, such as raw materials, component parts, and subassemblies, for which the amount of inventory needed depends on the level of production of the final product. For example, in a plant that manufactured bicycles, dependent demand inventory items might include aluminum, tires, seats, and bike chains.

The first MRP systems of inventory management evolved in the 1940s and 1950s. They used mainframe computers to explode information from a bill of materials for a certain finished product into a production and purchasing plan for components. Before long, MRP was expanded to include information feedback loops so that production personnel could change and update the inputs into the system as needed. The next generation of MRP, known as manufacturing resources planning or MRP II, also incorporated marketing, finance, accounting, engineering, and human resources aspects into the planning process. A related concept that expands on MRP is enterprise resources planning (ERP), which uses computer technology to link the various functional areas across an entire business enterprise.

MRP works backward from a production plan for finished goods to develop requirements for components and raw materials. MRP begins with a schedule for finished

goods that is converted into a schedule of requirements for the subassemblies, the component parts, and the raw materials needed to produce the final product within the established schedule. MRP is designed to answer three questions: *What* is needed? *How much* is needed? *When* is it needed?

MRP breaks down inventory requirements into planning periods so that production can be completed in a timely manner while inventory levels and related carrying costs are kept to a minimum. Implemented and used properly, it can help production managers plan for capacity needs and allocate production time. But MRP systems can be time consuming and costly to implement, which may put them out of range for some small businesses. In addition, the information that comes out of an MRP system is only as good as the information that goes into it. Companies must maintain current and accurate bills of materials, part numbers, and inventory records if they are to realize the potential benefits of MRP.

MRP INPUTS

The information input into MRP systems comes from three main sources: a bill of materials, a master schedule, and an inventory records file. The bill of materials is a listing of all the raw materials, component parts, subassemblies, and assemblies required to produce one unit of a specific finished product. Each different product made by a given manufacturer will have its own separate bill of materials. The bill of materials is arranged in a hierarchy, so that managers can see what materials are needed to complete each level of production. MRP uses the bill of materials to determine the quantity of each component that is needed to produce a certain number of finished products. From this quantity, the system subtracts the quantity of that item already in inventory to determine order requirements.

The master schedule outlines the anticipated production activities of the plant. Developed using both internal forecasts and external orders, it states the quantity of each product that will be manufactured and the time frame in which they will be needed. The master schedule separates the planning horizon into time "buckets," which are usually calendar weeks. The schedule must cover a time frame long enough to produce the final product. This total production time is equal to the sum of the lead times of all the related fabrication and assembly operations. It is important to note that master schedules are often generated according to demand and without regard to capacity. An MRP system cannot tell in advance if a schedule is not feasible, so managers may have to run several possibilities through the system before they find one that works.

The inventory records file provides an accounting of how much inventory is already on hand or on order, and thus should be subtracted from the material requirements. The inventory records file is used to track information on the status of each item by time period. This includes gross requirements, scheduled receipts, and the expected amount on hand. It includes other details for each item as well, such as the supplier, the lead time, and the lot size.

MRP PROCESSING

Using information culled from the bill of materials, master schedule, and inventory records file, an MRP system determines the net requirements for raw materials, component parts, and subassemblies for each period on the planning horizon. MRP processing first determines gross material requirements, then subtracts out the inventory on hand and adds back in the safety stock in order to compute the net requirements.

The main outputs from MRP include three primary reports and three secondary reports. The primary reports consist of: planned order schedules, which outline the quantity and timing of future material orders; order releases, which authorize orders to be made; and changes to planned orders, which might include cancellations or revisions of the quantity or time frame. The secondary reports generated by MRP include: performance control reports, which are used to track problems like missed delivery dates and stock outs in order to evaluate system performance; planning reports, which can be used in forecasting future inventory requirements; and exception reports, which call managers' attention to major problems such as late orders or excessive scrap rates.

Although working backward from the production plan for a finished product to determine the requirements for components may seem like a simple process, it can actually be extremely complicated, especially when some raw materials or parts are used in a number of different products. Frequent changes in product design, order quantities, or production schedule also complicate matters. The importance of computer power is evident when one considers the number of materials schedules that must be tracked.

BENEFITS AND DRAWBACKS OF MRP

MRP systems offer a number of potential benefits to manufacturing firms. Some of the main benefits include helping production managers to minimize inventory levels and the associated carrying costs, track material requirements, determine the most economical lot sizes for orders, compute quantities needed as safety stock, allocate production time among various products, and plan for future capacity needs. The information generated by MRP systems is useful in other areas as well. There is a large range of people in a manufacturing company who may find the use of

information provided by an MRP system very helpful. Production planners are obvious users of MRP, as are production managers, who must balance workloads across departments and make decisions about scheduling work. Plant foremen, responsible for issuing work orders and maintaining production schedules, also rely heavily on MRP output. Other users include customer service representatives, who need to be able to provide projected delivery dates, purchasing managers, and inventory managers.

MRP systems also have several potential drawbacks. First, MRP relies upon accurate input information. If a small business has not maintained good inventory records or has not updated its bills of materials with all relevant changes, it may encounter serious problems with the outputs of its MRP system. The problems could range from missing parts and excessive order quantities to schedule delays and missed delivery dates. At a minimum, an MRP system must have an accurate master production schedule, good lead time estimates, and current inventory records in order to function effectively and produce useful information.

Another potential drawback associated with MRP is that the systems can be difficult, time consuming, and costly to implement. Many businesses encounter resistance from employees when they try to implement MRP. For example, employees who once got by with sloppy record keeping may resent the discipline MRP requires. Or departments that became accustomed to hoarding parts in case of inventory shortages might find it difficult to trust the system and let go of that habit.

The key to making MRP implementation work is to provide training and education for all affected employees. It is important early on to identify the key personnel whose power base will be affected by a new MRP system. These people must be among the first to be convinced of the merits of the new system so that they may buy into the plan. Key personnel must be convinced that they personally will be better served by the new system than by any alternate system. One way to improve employee acceptance of MRP systems is to adjust reward systems to reflect production and inventory management goals.

MRP II

In the 1980s, MRP technology was expanded to create a new approach called manufacturing resources planning, or MRP II. "The techniques developed in MRP to provide valid production schedules proved so successful that organizations became aware that with valid schedules other resources could be better planned and controlled," Gordon Minty noted in his book *Production Planning and Controlling*, "The areas of marketing, finance, and personnel were affected by the improvement in customer delivery commitments, cash flow projections, and personnel management projections."

Minty went on to explain that MRP II "has not replaced MRP, nor is it an improved version of it. Rather, it represents an effort to expand the scope of production resource planning and to involve other functional areas of the firm in the planning process," such as marketing, finance, engineering, purchasing, and human resources. MRP II differs from MRP in that all of these functional areas have input into the master production schedule. From that point, MRP is used to generate material requirements and help production managers plan capacity. MRP II systems often include simulation capabilities so managers can evaluate various options.

While MRP continues to remain popular, many companies are now adopting Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP). ERP is a more comprehensive computer-based system that assists businesses in monitoring and managing both internal and external resources. While MRP tends to focus more on tangible goods, ERP manages all aspects of a business, including human resources and financial information. ERP generally has a centralized database that provides access to authorized users systemwide.

While a switch to new ERP systems may be beneficial to some companies, experts warn that there can be pitfalls in the transition. An *Information Week* article reported that "If your data migration is not done well, and you try to go live, you will have major problems." Problems are exacerbated by a switch from multiple systems, such as payroll processing and MRP products, into one cohesive ERP system, resulting in data that has different parameters and formats merging in one program.

Special offerings by companies that host ERP management systems online may help customers avoid these pitfalls by providing IT support. Companies such as Ramco offer an online ERP system for a monthly fee, handling the data conversion and all IT problems that arise. Consumers can buy various features on the hosted ERP system, making use of all or a limited range of enterprise management tools available.

SEE ALSO Enterprise Resource Planning; Inventory Control Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hasin, M. Ahsan A., and P. C. Pandey. "MRP II: Should Its Simplicity Remain Unchanged?" *Industrial Management*. May June 1996.

Minty, Gordon. *Production Planning and Controlling*. Tinley Park, Ill: Goodheart Willcox, 1998.

"Ramco System Unveils ERP Software." *Business Line.* 19 February 2008. Available from: http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/2008/02/19/stories/2008021951180400.htm. Retrieved March 18, 2010.

Stein, Tom. "Avoid Pitfalls by Planning Migration." Information Week. 12 April 1999. Available from: http://www.information week.com/729/data.htm;jsessionid= LYJAVRJL2D0DJQE1 GHPCKH4ATMY32JVN. Retrieved March 18,2010. Stevenson, William J. *Production/Operations Management.* 7th ed. McGraw Hill, 2002.

"Why SMEs Should Embrace MRP/ERP." Manufacturers' Monthly. 16 March 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MEDICARE AND MEDICAID

Medicare and Medicaid are health insurance programs sponsored by the federal government that cover medical expenses for elderly, disabled, and low-income Americans. Both programs took effect in 1965 and are administered by the Health Care Finance Administration (HCFA) which is part of the Department of Health and Human Services. The U.S. government provides health care coverage to a variety of groups, including federal employees, military personnel, veterans, and Native Americans. Until 2010, the Medicare and Medicaid programs accounted for the largest proportion of the federal government's health care expenditures. With the passage of major health care legislation (the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act) in 2010, expansions of government-funded health care costs are expected to total between \$894 billion and \$1.3 trillion dollars through the 2010s. Part of these added costs will go towards expanding Medicaid, but the largest government expenditures will go towards subsidized health insurance premiums for lower-income families.

The cost of administering the programs has increased dramatically over the years with the rapid escalation in health care costs. In fact, the portion of overall federal government spending that was spent to support Medicare and Medicaid increased from 5 percent in 1970 to 20 percent, or \$599 billion, in 2008. Advocates of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act believe that it will cut federal spending on health care and cut the deficit by imposing taxes on various insurance plans and increasing taxes on the wealthiest Americans (those who make over \$200,000 per year). However, whether this is accurate will be determined at some point in the 2010s.

MEDICARE

Medicare is the nation's largest health insurance program, providing coverage in 2006 for 43 million Americans, 36 million of whom were at least sixty-five years of age. Medicare will not be expanding under the 2010 health care reform legislation, but Medicaid will, and a greater portion of the costs of Medicare will be shifted to taxpayers. Medicare coverage consists of four parts, labeled Parts A D.

Part A of Medicare is financed largely through Social Security taxes. It provides for the following services:

- Inpatient hospital services up to 90 days per "spell of illness"
- Skilled nursing facility services for up to 100 days per "spell of illness" following a hospital stay of 3 or more days
- Home health care up to 100 visits per "spell of illness" following a hospital stay of 3 or more days
- Hospice care
- Inpatient psychiatric care, for up to 190 days during a beneficiary's lifetime
- Blood (after the beneficiary pays for the first 3 pints per year)

Part B is financed through premiums paid by those who choose to enroll in the program and pay an extra fee for its services, and provides:

- Physicians' services, including office visits and a onetime physical examination for new beneficiaries
- Durable medical equipment (e.g., wheelchairs, oxygen) and supplies
- · Outpatient hospital services
- · Outpatient mental health services
- Clinical laboratory (e.g., blood tests, some screening tests) and diagnostic tests
- Outpatient occupational, physical, and speech therapy
- Home health care not preceded by a hospital stay and visits over the 100-day Part A limit
- Some preventive services (e.g., mammograms, diabetes screening)
- Blood (after the beneficiary pays for the first 3 pints per year)

Part C refers to the Medicare Advantage program (formerly known as Medicare+Choice), under which private plans provide Medicare benefits to enrollees.

Part D is a prescription drug program available as of January 2006 to everyone eligible for Medicare regardless of income and resources, health status, or current prescription drug expenses. There are two ways to get Medicare prescription drug coverage. One is to join a Medicare prescription drug plan, also called a PDP, and the other is to join a Medicare Advantage Plan or other Medicare Health Plans that offer drug coverage. Whichever is chosen, the plan is designed to help participants cover the cost of both brand-name and generic drugs.

Participants in the program are required to pay a monthly premium, an annual deductible, and a percentage

of the cost of the drugs they acquire (a copayment). The program does offer some assistance for participants who can prove that they have limited incomes. The program is a complicated patchwork of private and competing insurance company policies, each with a list of covered medications and each with a different premium structure. In 2009, 3 years after the plan was implemented, the American Journal of Managed Care published a study accessing the effectiveness of the Medicare plan. According to the study, by 2008, nearly 90 percent of senior citizens had some type of prescription drug coverage that was at least as good as that offered under Part D. The study also demonstrated that the program offered coverage comparable to other health plans and that overall, the program was successful in providing affordable drug coverage to senior citizens. However, the study cautioned that concerns about the high cost of prescription drug coverage had not been resolved by Medicare Part D and that such concerns should be monitored closely.

Qualified people can enroll in the Medicare program by completing an application at their local Social Security Administration office. It is important to note that, once an employee becomes eligible for Medicare, a small-business owner is no longer required to offer him or her health insurance continuation coverage under the provisions of the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA). Since Medicare does not cover all of an elderly or disabled person's health care costs, many insurance companies offer Medicare Supplemental Insurance (also known as Medigap coverage) to fill in the gaps. Medigap policies commonly take care of copayments and over-limit expenses, for example, in exchange for a small premium. Due to past problems with disreputable Medigap providers, experts recommend that individuals shop carefully for this type of coverage.

MEDICAID

As the nation's second-largest health insurance program, Medicaid provided medical assistance to 53 million low-income Americans in 2006; under the 2010 health care reform legislation, an estimated additional 16 million people will be added to the ranks of those covered by Medicaid by 2014. Medicaid was established through Title XIX of the Social Security Act of 1965 to pay the health care costs for members of society who otherwise could not afford treatment. The program is jointly funded by the federal government and the state governments, but is administered separately by each state within broad federal guidelines. Medicaid recipients include adults, children, and families, as well as elderly, blind, and disabled persons, who have low or no income and receive other forms of public assistance. Medicaid also

covers the "medically needy," or those whose incomes are significantly reduced by large medical expenses.

Medicaid covers the full cost of a wide range of medical services, including inpatient and outpatient hospital care, doctor visits, lab tests, X-rays, nursing home and home health care, family planning services, and preventative medicine. A large proportion of the Medicaid population is elderly or disabled, and thus also qualifies for Medicare. In these cases, Medicaid usually pays for Medicare premiums, deductibles, and copayments, in addition to some noncovered services.

THE FUTURE

Although many Americans plan to rely on Medicare to meet their health insurance needs later in life, the program as it stood in 2000 actually covered only half of an average elderly person's medical costs, according to the American Association of Retired Persons (AARP). Medicare does not provide funds for dental, vision, or hearing care, for example, and 97 percent of the time it does not cover nursing home care. While President Barack Obama promised no cuts to Medicare benefits as part of the health care reform legislation passed in 2010, benefits such as subsidies for Medicare Advantage plans are expected to be reduced or eliminated in order to reduce total overall government spending on Medicare. The legislation is also unclear on whether Medicare benefits will cover nursing home care or other types of care not currently provided through Medicare plans. However, the act does clearly close the "doughnut hole" in prescription drug plans, a term used to describe the gap in coverage that forced citizens to pay out-of-pocket costs for medication until a certain amount of coverage was reached and coverage began again.

In 2008 Medicare's annual costs accounted for 3.2 percent of the gross domestic product. A report by the Social Security Association in 2009 suggested that the program was financially unsustainable as it was functioning and that Congressional action was necessary to protect it. The full effect of the 2010 health care reform legislation on Medicare will not be known for some years.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Caplan, Craig. "What Share of Beneficiaries' Total Health Care Costs Does Medicare Pay?" American Association of Retired Persons (AARP). September 2002.
- Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. *Policy Basics: Where Do Our Federal Tax Dollars Go.* 4 December 2009. Available from http://www.cbpp.org/cms/index.cfm?fa=view&id=1258. Accessed 22 March 2010.
- Congressional Budget Office. "The Impact of Social Security and Medicare on the Federal Budget." Available from: http://www.cbo.gov/showdoc.cfm?index=3982&sequence=0. 14 November 2002.
- Connolly, Ceci. "OMB Says Medicare Drug Law Could Cost Still More." Washington Post. 19 September 2004.

- Joyce, Geoffrey F., Dana P Goldman, William B. Voght, Eric Sun, and Anupam B Jena. "Medicare Part D After 2 Years." American Journal of Managed Care. 7 August 2009. Available from: http://www.ajmc.com/issue/managed care/2009/2009 08 vol15 n8/AJMC 09aug Joyce 536to544. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- "Medicare 101." 2006 August. *Kaiser Edu.org*. Available from: http://www.kaiseredu.org/tutorials/Medicare101 2006/player.html. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- "Medicare Requires Serious Help." *Business Insurance.* 11 September 2000.
- "ObamaCare's Real Price Tag." Wall Street Journal. 6 August 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100 01424052970203609204574314622075560890.html. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- Office of Management and Budget. "Budget of the United States Government." *GPOAccess.gov*. Available from: http://www.gpoaccess.gov/usbudget/browse.html. Retrieved March 27, 2010.
- Ryan, Paul D. "Dissecting the Real Cost of ObamaCare." Wall Street Journal. 4 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487038079045750973940 68626652.html. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- Shapiro, Joseph P. "Medicare's Drug Woes." U.S. News & World Report. 21 February 2000.
- "Trend: U.S. Health Spending Projections for 2004 2014." Medical Benefits. 30 March 2005.
- U.S. Social Security Administration. A Summary of the 2009 Annual Reports. 12 May 2009. Available from: http://www.ssa.gov/OACT/TRSUM/index.html. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- U.S. Social Security Administration. "Status of the Social Security and Medicare Programs." Available from: http://www.ssa.gov/OACT/TRSUM/index.html. 23 May 2009.
- Wedmore, Kevin. "ObamaCare, Medicaid and Medicare: What Does the Future Hold for Seniors?" 8 October 2009. *ProducersWeb.com.* Available from: http://www.producersweb.com/r/A2Z/d/contentFocus/?adcID=2ea79e48f707b7cf4a 8a560a72279a2a. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- Wolosky, Howard W. "The Growing Medical Care Component of Retirement Planning: Planners Must Deal with Rapidly Rising Costs, a Confusing Medicare Prescription Drug Program, and a Decrease in Employer Paid benefits." *The Practical Accountant.* March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MEETINGS

Meetings, while disliked by many, are an essential part of many business operations. They are often the best venue in which communications can take place, for issues to be discussed, for priorities to be set, and for decisions to be made in various realms of business management. Because it is more common these days for responsibility

to be spread out across an organization, and because crossfunctional efforts are common at almost every business, meetings are the best method for achieving organizational participation.

Meetings can be either effective or ineffective. According to a 2009 study in Hong Kong conducted by Robert Half Legal, workers believed that 32.6 percent of meetings they attend are a waste of time. The primary reasons for a meeting being unproductive is the lack of a meeting agenda (33 percent of all ineffective meetings were determined to result from this cause). Other potential reasons for a meeting to be considered ineffective included irrelevant people requested to attend, an inability to remain focused on the topic, unclear motivation for the meeting, and the absence of important individuals.

PLANNING A SUCCESSFUL BUSINESS MEETING

In order to avoid having an ineffective meaning, planning is the most important step. This includes determining who should attend, who will run the meeting, and what will be discussed. Before the meeting, a list of attendees should be finalized. This is especially important for meetings where a quorum is needed to conduct official business. Without a quorum, it is usually best to simply postpone the meeting until more group members can attend.

When determining who should be included in a meeting, there are several criteria to be weighed. Charlie Hawkins pointed out in Public Relations Quarterly that the most important personnel to invite are those people who can best achieve the objective of the meeting. This can be people who are affected by a problem, those who will be most affected by the outcome of the meeting, experts on the subject at hand, or people who are known to be good problem solvers or idea generators. Inviting people solely for political reasons should be avoided, although experts recognize that this may not always be possible. Disruptive people should not be invited unless they absolutely have to be there. Finally, some meeting topics may benefit from the inclusion of an informed outsider who has no stake in the issue; sometimes a fresh, objective perspective can be most beneficial.

Once the meeting's moderator has determined who needs to be in attendance, he or she should develop an agenda and circulate it in advance of the meeting. There are two schools of thought on how to order the agenda. One school recommends starting the agenda with less important items that can be handled quickly and easily. The theory is that this helps to build a positive atmosphere and makes it easier to move on to tougher issues later in the meeting. The other school of thought, however, feels that this is a waste of time and that the agenda should be prioritized, with the most important items coming first. This means

jumping right into the most significant issue. Regularly scheduled meetings, such as staff meetings, lend themselves to the "most important first" style.

Many consultants, managers, and business owners contend that the traditional agenda model of "old minutes/old business/new business/adjournment" does not really work anymore. Agendas need to be more fluid and dynamic, yet still need to be structured and effective. Adhering to the following tips can help ensure that the meeting agenda can be addressed effectively:

- State the purpose of the meeting and write it clearly at the top of the agenda. If no clear goal or topic comes to mind, then perhaps the meeting is not even necessary. Consider using a memo, e-mail, conference call, or series of one-to-one meetings to canvas participants about meeting topics prior to creating the agenda.
- Set priorities. Reading the minutes from a past meeting is a colossal waste of time. It is acceptable to hand out the minutes from the previous meeting, but reading them is just not needed.
- Less is more. One of the fundamental meeting mistakes is tackling too many issues. Keep the agenda focused on a few key items.

If other group members are to play a role at the meeting, they should be called or visited once the agenda is established so that they clearly understand their role. It is best to assign a time limit to each of the agenda items. Having time limits helps keep a meeting on track and prevents rambling discussions. The agenda item "any other business" should never be included. It encourages time-wasting at the end of the meeting and also serves as a method for a savvy (or sneaky) meeting participant to exploit the meeting by bringing up an item that is of importance to him or her alone.

Once an agenda has been established, many consultants recommend the appointment of a meeting facilitator in advance of the meeting itself. It is the facilitator's job to keep the meeting focused and on schedule. He or she must remain "issue neutral" and encourage the free exchange of ideas without taking sides. The best facilitators are good listeners and communicators who successfully blend assertiveness with tact and discipline with humor, set a cooperative tone, and are achievement-oriented. The facilitator should remain focused and not allow side issues to distract from the agenda. Appointing a separate timekeeper who alerts the facilitator when agreed-upon time limits are approaching is recommended. Some professional meeting planners recommend using cofacilitators, which keeps one facilitator from falling in love with his or her own ideas. For small companies, this idea may not be feasible. However, if the company does hold a lot of meetings, perhaps several company members can be sent for formal training in meeting facilitation. This would make it easier to appoint cofacilitators.

For small companies, perhaps facilitators are not needed at every meeting. Indeed, small-business owners often serve as facilitator, key information source, and chief strategist all in one. But some small businesses have successfully instituted systems in which meeting planning and leadership responsibilities are rotated among staff members.

PITFALLS OF MEETINGS

Despite the best efforts and the strongest facilitator, meetings can quickly spin out of control. Following are some common pitfalls that beset meetings, launching them into downward spirals of inaction or flawed decision making:

- The facilitator puts aside the meeting agenda for his or her own personal agenda
- The facilitator allows interruptions such as telephone calls.
- Loud group members are allowed to dominate the meeting
- Decisions are made based on generalizations, exaggeration, guesswork, and assumptions
- · Discussions consistently wander off the topic
- · Key members of the group are not present
- Overly ambitious agendas
- Meetings that exceed previously agreed-upon time limits
- Minutes that are inaccurate or biased
- Too many participants
- · Waiting for latecomers to arrive
- An unclear, or inappropriate, decision-making process.
 For example, taking a vote when leadership and unilateral action by a company's CEO is clearly needed.

MEETINGS IN A FAMILY OWNED BUSINESS

Many small businesses are family-owned. While it might seem that a family-operated business might not need to worry about holding successful meetings, that is not true. Family meetings can be an important means of keeping the business fresh, generating new ideas, and keeping grievances to a minimum.

Family meetings, when run properly, can help ensure business success and its continued survival into the next generation. The meetings do not need to be formal, but they should be structured and should be held on a regular basis. Because a family business affects all family members, not just those who are an active part of the business, some analysts contend that everyone in the family should be invited to the meetings. If everyone takes the meeting seriously and is willing to participate, the meeting can lead to greater cohesion, communication, and long-range planning.

Business experts say that the agenda for such a meeting can combine business and pleasure. Serious topics typically need to be addressed during these meetings. These might include creating a mission statement, strategy planning, setting a clear path of succession, professional growth and development, market analysis, and estate planning. However, the agenda should also reflect a recognition of the family environment in which it is taking place. Meetings that include a meal (dinner, picnic, etc.) as a centerpiece are among the most popular options.

As with any other meeting, the family meeting should have a facilitator. An outside facilitator can be brought in if family members are concerned that objectivity might otherwise be hard to achieve, although hiring a facilitator can be expensive. It is possible to use a family member as a facilitator as long as that person is able to remain unbiased in the face of emotional discussions. Steering clear of longtime family conflicts is also a must if the facilitator is to succeed at his or her job, although admittedly this can sometimes be difficult. "Facilitating one's own family meeting can seem daunting because of the potential emotional intensity of family discussions," wrote John Ward and Sharon Krone in Nation's Business. "To be effective, a family member acting as a facilitator must overcome emotional barriers, dispel longtime family stereotypes, and curtail long-standing conflicts among family members. All are tough to do."

Ward and Krone provided several other tips for holding successful family meetings, including the following:

- Consider using cofacilitators as a safeguard to prevent one family member from wielding undue influence over the meeting's direction and tone.
- The facilitator must keep others involved. Assign jobs keeping notes, creating charts or overheads, keying and distributing minutes, or chairing committees and avoid the impression that one person is dominating the meeting.
- Provide formal training for the facilitator. While the
 person selected may have strong interpersonal and
 leadership skills, formal training in communications,
 conflict resolution, active listening, decision making,
 and group management can prove invaluable.
- Each person attending the meeting should reflect on his or her own strengths and weaknesses and personality style.
- Recognize when professional help *is* needed. Intense conflicts and domination by one person or a small

- group of people are examples of when it might be time to bring in a professional facilitator.
- Avoid surprises. Distribute agendas and notes in advance if possible.
- · Set ground rules for the meeting.
- Have fun. Even if the business at hand is very serious, set aside some time for relaxation or fun.
- Use a well-lit meeting room with comfortable furniture. Make sure refreshments are provided and provide ample breaks.
- Do not rush things, and do not overload the agenda with too many heavy topics if at all possible.

Studies also suggest that an off-site meeting or gathering can be especially beneficial for family-owned firms. This can provide better opportunities for open communication away from the business environment and can allow individual members of the family to have their voices heard on business matters in a low-key, low-pressure setting. Organized activities at a retreat can also build unity, helping family members learn to work together more effectively in pursuit of common goals.

VIRTUAL MEETINGS

Virtual or online meetings have become increasingly popular in recent years. Virtual meetings allow geographically diverse employees to meet without traveling to a common location. This can save in travel time and expense for a company, minimizing the loss of production time required when individuals from different locations and divisions need to work together. In addition, it can permit more frequent communication between employees working in different locations, allowing for more unity in company policy and projects.

The principles behind virtual meetings are similar to those of standard meetings. The meeting should be clearly focused and have a definitive agenda. Only those individuals who have a vested involvement in the meeting subject should be invited to attend. Visual aids and other presentation tools can also be used using virtual technology, allowing parties to share charts and grafts. Virtual desktop software can even allow users to contribute to the same document or work from the same computer during a virtual meeting.

Conducting virtual meetings can be a great moneysaving tool, and small businesses especially may benefit. Companies would be wise to consider this emerging technology as an addition to their meeting agendas.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

EduCause. "7 Things You Should Know About Virtual Meetings." 15 February 2006. Available from: http://www.educause.edu/ir/library/pdf/ELI7011.pdf. Retrieved March 19, 2010.

- Hawkins, Charlie. "First Aid for Meetings." Public Relations Quarterly. Fall 1997.
- Hise, Phaedra. "Keeping Meetings Brief." *Inc.* September 1994. Koh, Peter. "A Complete Waste of Time." *Euromanagement*. October 2005.
- Krone, Sharon P., and John L. Ward. "Do It Yourself Family Meetings." *Nation's Business*. November 1997.
- McManus, Kevin. "Too Many Meetings." *Industrial Engineer*. August 2005.
- Meyers, Ann. "Retreats Help Strengthen Ties for Family Owned Firms; Off Site Gatherings Promote Continuity, Better Communication." *Chicago Tribune.* 22 August 2005. Available from: http://pqasb.pqarchiver.com/chicagotribune. Retrieved March 19, 2010.
- Miers, John. "The Natural: Are Your Presentations Engaging or Enraging? By Treating Them Like Conversations, Rather Than Dictations, Your Management Meetings Can Come to Life." CMA Management. December 2004.
- "Recession Points to Excessive Meetings and Sick Leave as Major Sources of Inefficiency." *Robert Half:* 19 October 2009.

 Available from: http://www.roberthalf.com.hk/EMEA/Hong% 20Kong/Media%20Releases/2009%20Releases/191009

 Recession points to excessive meetings.pdf
- Williams, Kelly. "No More Boring Meetings." Office Solutions. February 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MENTORING

Mentoring denotes a relationship between a more experienced person the mentor and a less experienced person the protégé. The mentor's role is to guide, instruct, encourage, and correct the protégé. The protégé should be willing to listen to instruction and constructive criticism, and should also feel as though the mentor is concerned with his or her welfare. Mentor/protégé relationships are less structured and more personal than traditional teacher/student situations.

In many large corporations, formal systems of mentoring have been established in recent years. They are designed to quickly involve new employees in the work at hand, and to strengthen the work force in much the same way that other teambuilding strategies are designed to do. These systems pair experienced workers exhibiting strong leadership skills with new employees not yet acquainted with the nuances of the corporation, the work at hand, or their potential within the framework of the company.

Intel, for example, instituted a new Mentoring Movement in 2002, using technology to match new and old employees. The Intel system asked mentors to enter their areas of expertise, while those seeking guidance could select the things they most wanted to learn. This process streamlined the assignment of mentors, and employees

reported increased productivity and learning. One employee commented "It felt like the burden was taken off of me."

HOW MENTORING WORKS IN SMALL BUSINESSES

But while mentoring is perhaps most closely associated with large corporate settings, the practice can be effectively utilized by small businesses as well. In fact, in many small businesses, an informal mentor/protégé relationship develops naturally as managers and business owners work closely with a small staff.

Small-business owners themselves can become involved in mentoring relationships, on either the mentor or the protégé side. Entrepreneurs may seek out business owners or executives with more experience in certain areas and approach them about establishing a mentoring relationship. Because this kind of approach acknowledges success, experience, and market savvy, a potential mentor will likely be flattered and appreciate the drive and initiative of the potential protégé. In other instances, more experienced small-business owners may wish to initiate mentor/protégé relationships from the mentor angle, spurred by generous instincts as well as a wish to strengthen the skills and knowledge of other people within their organization. These mentoring systems can be loosely or formally structured, either determined by the owner or simply encouraged by the owner and initiated by employees. A mentoring program may even prove to be a useful part of a succession plan.

Protégés and mentors should feel relatively comfortable with each other, as the relationship ideally is one of trust and mutual growth. Mentors should not be expected to become drill sergeants. The mentor relationship is not intended to be one of management exerting its will over young or inexperienced employees. Rather, the relationship should reduce anxiety by clearly defining goals and boundaries, and should increase productivity as a result.

Small-business owners seeking mentors have several structured alternatives to choose from. For example, the Small Business Administration can put potential protégés into contact with some groups. In addition, the Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE) includes mentoring among its various offerings.

BENEFITS OF MENTORING

Mentoring relationships can be beneficial to all parties. Any mentoring situation requires an investment of time, experience, and trust. But these investments will be rewarded in a strong tie between colleagues and the deepened experience of not just the protégé, but also the mentor.

Benefits for the Mentor. Mentors may receive great satisfaction from their experience with protégés. They feel respected and appreciated for their knowledge and skill.

And mentors can become more invested in their work as a result: they have personal relationships to foster in the business setting, and they feel that the owner trusts and respects their judgment and talents. In their position as role models, mentors may even more closely evaluate their own performances and become more productive in their own business dealings and duties. A 2006 study reported that individuals who served as mentors to others experienced a higher salary, a higher rate of promotions, and more general career success compared to those individuals who did not provide mentoring services.

Benefits for the Protégé. The protégé, whether a new employee of a business or a new entrepreneur, will benefit from the transfer of knowledge and know-how that can be passed on by a mentor of greater experience. Perhaps the greatest benefit is being able to learn from other people's mistakes. A mentor can warn of pitfalls as yet unforeseen by the protégé, saving the time and the pain involved in making those mistakes.

An employee who is a protégé also benefits by having a mentor trained in the management of a business, who can pass along the true meanings behind policy decisions and the unwritten rules of the workplace. The mentoring relationship can make the transition into productive, comfortable employee a much smoother one. Protégés will quickly learn what is expected of them, their place within the framework of the business, and the responsibilities of other departments and personnel within the workplace. Career opportunities and areas of improvement can both be sensitively illustrated by a mentor, and transitions within the company and changes of business practice can be made less stressful with suitable guidance.

Benefits for the Business Owner. The business owner benefits from the mentor/protégé relationship within his or her business in several ways. New employees can be thoroughly trained in technical aspects of the work by a mentor, resulting in employees who move quickly through the learning curve and into productive work. Mentoring relationships have also been shown to promote employee satisfaction, leading to decreased turnover in the workforce and higher production rates.

SEE ALSO Apprenticeship Programs; Cross-Functional Teams; Cross-Training.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Tammy D., Elizabeth Lentz, and Rachel Day. "Career Success Outcomes Associated with Mentoring Others: A Comparison of Mentors and Nonmentors." *Journal of Career Development* 32, no 3, (2006):272 285. Available from: http://jcd.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/32/3/272

Benabou, Charles, and Raphael Banabou. "Establishing a Formal Mentoring Program for Organizational Success." *National Productivity Review*. Autumn 2000.

Dortch, Thomas W., Jr. The Miracles of Mentoring: The Joy of Investing in Our Future. New York: Doubleday, 2000.

Graham, Anne. "A Mentoring Mindset." Folio. September 2000. Guptan, Sunil Unny. Mentoring: A Practitioner's Guide to Touching Lives. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Response Books, 2006.

Kennedy, Danielle. "Guiding Light." Entrepreneur. July 1997.Kremer, Dennis B. "Learn from Experience Find a Mentor." Westchester County Business Journal. 22 August 2005.

Martin, Anya. "Mentoring Within." Atlanta Business Chronicle. 4 August 2000.

Roberts, Lee. "Mentoring May Develop Both Loyalty and Retention." *Minneapolis St. Paul Business.* 4 August 2000.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

MERCHANDISE DISPLAYS

Merchandise displays are special presentations of a store's products used to attract the buying public. The nature of these displays may vary somewhat from industry to industry, but all use basic principles designed to increase product purchases. Merchandise displays are an integral element of the overall merchandising concept, which seeks to promote product sales by coordinating marketing, advertising, and sales strategies.

Merchandise displays generally take one of several basic forms:

- Storefront Window Displays. These typically open onto a street or shopping mall walk or courtyard and are intended to attract passersby who might not otherwise enter the store.
- Showcase Displays. These typically feature items that:

 1) are deemed to be too valuable for display in storefront setups; or 2) are niche items of high interest to the business's primary clientele. These display centers are usually located in high-traffic areas and typically feature multiple tiers for product display. If the display area is part of a counter area then it will often open up on the proprietor's side for easier product management, as seen in most small bakeries.
- "Found-Space" Displays. This term refers to product presentations that utilize small but usable areas of the store, such as the tops of product carousels or available wall space.
- Point of Sale. Displays at the point of sale are those located near the cash register, on or near the counter

or hanging on nearby walls. These are designed to attract the attention of customers who are waiting to pay for goods or are making their transaction.

The type of merchandise a small business is selling will typically dictate what type of display structures are used. CDs are often placed in racks that are hung on walls or arranged on tables, while books are placed on shelves or displayed in special stands. Decorative tables or risers can be used to display sculptures, vases, or similar objects. A small business has more leeway to be creative and can often incorporate unusual items such as barrels or local artwork.

BALANCE AND EMPHASIS

Balance and emphasis are two vital parts of any display structure. There are two general types of balance: formal and informal. Formal balance is highly symmetrical, so that two sides of the display mirror each other, and is often used to show traditional and simple items. Informal balance is characterized by a variety in shapes and color that subtly points to a single spot, and is used to introduce newer ideas or fashions.

Emphasis is where the focus of the display is kept. This is usually in the upper left corner, or in the optical center of the display, halfway between both sides and slightly above the vertical center. Contrast is used to create this emphasis, whether with color, shape, or texture.

DISPLAY LINES AND PROPORTION

Display lines are the rows of merchandise and how they draw the eye along from one part of the display to another. The lines can move in any direction and can follow nearly any path, but even at the most complicated they usually only have simple curves. Displays may use multiple lines, but one line will be dominant, and this line defines the character of the display. Vertical lines are considered forceful, dignified, and precise, while some regard horizontal lines as more peaceful and calm. Diagonal lines can give either a feeling of order or a feeling of instability, depending on which way they move.

The size relationship of all items in the display is governed by proportion. None of the objects used should feel out of proportion compared to the other objects. Instead, they should work together. The four most common ways to divide a display are a pyramid, a step, a zigzag, and a repetition. The pyramid is a classic triangular-faced shape with a center peak and a wider base that can be used with many different types of products. A step is less formal than a pyramid and can viewed from multiple angles. The zigzag is typically used to display different types of color or cloth. Repetition simply repeats a pattern or particular image and is useful for showing brands or collectibles.

KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL MERCHANDISE DISPLAY

Trudy Ralston and Eric Foster, authors of *How to Display It: A Practical Guide to Professional Merchandise Display*, cited several key components of successful merchandise display that are particularly relevant for small-business owners. First, displays should be economical, utilizing only space, materials, and products that are already available. Second, portable displays should be versatile, able to fit in a variety of locations and display many different kinds of merchandise depending on the scenario. Finally, displays have to be effective. They should be easily seen and convey an immediate message with an actual example of the produce for added effect.

Other general merchandising practices will also improve the effect of displays. Guidelines to follow include:

- Allocate merchandise display space and expenditures appropriately in recognition of customer demographics. If the bulk of a business's customers are males between the ages of twenty and forty, the bulk of the displays should probably be shaped to catch their interest.
- Be careful of pursuing merchandise display designs that sacrifice effectiveness for the sake of originality.
- Make certain that the cleanliness and neatness of the display is maintained.
- Do not overcrowd a display. Customers tend to pass over messy, busy-looking displays. Merchandisers should instead focus on one item or point of interest, and all products should complement one another.
- Small items should be displayed so that customers can get a good look at them without having to solicit the help of a member of the staff.
- Pay attention to details when constructing and arranging display backgrounds. For example, Foster and Ralston counsel business owners to "avoid dark backgrounds when customers will be looking through a window, since this makes the glass behave as a giant mirror."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cowan, W. Rae. "Store Fixturing and Display Retailer's Strategic Tool for Product Positioning and Productivity in the '90s." *Chain Store Age Executive.* December 1993.

Edelson, Sharon. "Mass Stores Go Class: Upgrading Apparel Areas to Attract New Shoppers." WWD. 13 June 2005.

"5 Tips for Merchandising." Logo Design Works. December 2009. Available from: http://www.logodesignworks.com/blog/5 tips for merchandising.

"Merchandise Displays." *Do It Yourself Retailing*. December 2005. Pegler, Martin M. *Visual Merchandising and Display*. 5th ed. New York: Fairchild Publications, 2006. Ralston, Trudy, and Eric Foster. How to Display It: A Practical Guide to Professional Merchandise Display. New York: Art Direction Book Co., 1985.

Stevens, Sharon, Betty Feather. "Hometown Business: Dynamic Displays." *Missouri.edu*. October 1993. Available from: http://extension.missouri.edu/publications/DisplayPub. aspx?P=MP659.

Stickland, Allison M. "Out With the Old." *Pet Product News.* January 2006.

Strong Michas, Jennifer. "Show Off Your Company: Tips for a Better Trade Show Booth: What to Know When You Are an Exhibitor." *Alaska Business Monthly*. February 2006.

"2009 Awards: Readers Pick the Best Small Business Tech Tools." *Small Business Computing.* February 2009. Available from: http://www.smallbusinesscomputing.com/biztools/ article.php/10730 3798906 4.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MERGERS AND ACQUISITIONS

Mergers and acquisitions (M&As) is a phrase used to describe financial activities in which companies are bought and sold. In an *acquisition* one party buys another by acquiring all of its assets. The acquired entity ceases to exist as a corporate body, but the buyer sometimes retains the name of the acquired company. In a *merger* a new entity is created from the assets of two companies; new stock is issued. Mergers are more common when the parties have similar size and power. Mergers tend to have a more positive connotation than acquisitions, so at times the two are purposely confused. An acquisition, however, can be either friendly or hostile, depending on circumstances.

WHY M&A?

M&A activity focuses on increasing stockholder value. Stockholder interests are central, because these transactions must have the approval of a majority of stockholders, and stockholders are unlikely to vote their shares in favor of a sale, purchase, or merger unless they believe that they will benefit. Other financial and personal motives also influence the process, to a lesser extent. Companies may combine or acquire to facilitate growth, gain more resources, access new technology, or simply diversify.

When an acquisition is hostile, resistance is common among managers who fear losing control or being forced to adopt new methods. These managers may have some degree of influence over stockholders and can sometimes reveal facts about the takeover the stockholders may otherwise not have known. However, stockholders tend to be attracted to the increase in their stock value above

most other factors, which is how many acquiring companies gain the necessary votes.

Motivations for selling a company are complex. Retiring founders of small businesses sell companies to realize the business's cash value after a lifetime of work. Companies projecting failure sell before the failure is actually knocking on the door. Companies reach the limit of their resources, financial or technical, and see benefit in joining a larger company able to fund growth.

TYPES OF ACQUISITIONS

Acquisitions are classified by their structural effects, the attitudes of the parties, and by the mechanisms of the transaction. The classifications are not mutually exclusive.

Acquisitions can be horizontal, vertical, or conglomerative. Horizontal acquisition occurs when a company expands by purchasing another company in its own field. The second type, vertical, involves a company buying another business along its supply chain, such as a supplier or distributor with which it formerly worked. This allows the company to take advantage of the economies that come with being in charge of multiple stages of production. In a conglomerative acquisition the buyer's business has nothing to do with the business of the purchased company. A business may be trying to diversify or enter a new field more suited to it.

Classification by mechanism defines how the buyer pays for the seller. Payment may take the form of cash, stock, or a combination of the two. Cash-for-stock is the simplest method but more costly for the stockholder: the transaction is taxable, the stockholder having to pay capital gains taxes. The stock-for-stock method is the most popular because it is tax free; the seller's stockholders receive stock in the buyer's company; if the action is a merger, stock in the new entity is issued in payment instead. If the deal is a combination, the cash portion of the deal is taxable.

VALUING THE CANDIDATE

Many different techniques are used to value a company prior to a merger or acquisition. While the net worth (assets minus liabilities) can be a helpful indicator, a number of more complex formulas are also used to gauge the worth of a business.

The most common method of valuation used in M&A is discounted cash flow (DCF) analysis. It involves projecting the financial performance of the company over some period, typically 10 years, and then calculating net cash flow for every year. The analyst then discounts (reduces) future earnings using the purchaser's actual rate of return on capital. The goal is to see how much the buyer can expect to make in profit in the future, and use that as a measurement of present value.

Another common measure used for valuation is the price-earnings ratio (P/E Ratio) in which the price of a share of stock is divided by the company's after-tax earning per share. A \$100 share earning \$10 per share a year, is said to have a 10:1 ratio. The market, in other words, is willing to pay \$10 for every \$1 of earnings. A company with an annual after-tax earnings of \$500,000 and a P/E Ratio of 7 would thus be valued at \$3.5 million.

The enterprise value to sales ratio (EV/Sales Ratio) is also used. Enterprise value is calculated by taking the company's outstanding stock, adding its debt, and deducting its cash or cash-equivalent assets. This value is then divided by the company's sales (not earnings) to arrive at an EV/Sales Ratio. This is done to treat both stock and debt as liabilities for the acquiring company.

Synergies are also factored in company valuation. Synergy refers to all the benefits the buyer will gain through the acquisition process itself. For instance, the acquisition should at least temporarily raise the stock value, or it may take pressure off a particular supply chain.

SUCCESS AND FAILURE

Are mergers and acquisitions a success or a failure? Many smaller companies are successfully sold to larger operation where they continue to operate and grow. Larger deals tend to be less successful in the long term, since the economies of scale and diversification benefits are less certain than the more tangible consquences. Sometimes it takes too much work and time to join two similar companies.

Results for stockholders depend on which side of the deal they are on. Stockholders in businesses that are acquired typically gain 20 percent stock value in mergers. Most small company owners realize substantial gains when selling successful, privately held corporations to a public buyer. The gains of stockholders of acquiring firms are difficult to measure, but the best evidence suggests that shareholders in bidding firms gain little.

Small businesses can improve their chance of a successful merger or acquisition by focusing on the emotional side of the change. If employees are given support and shown clearly what their new goals and expectations are, the chances of a successful transaction will quickly rise. Many acquisitions fail because employees are uncertain of their future and unaware of their new mission and company values. This uncertainty and lack of knowledge trickle down to the customer as bad service and worsen the collective company image. The new school of thought in mergers and acquisitions holds that if social transitions are planned for and executed with as much finesse as the monetary side of the transaction, the change will be smoother and more profitable.

SEE ALSO Discounted Cash Flow; Leveraged Buyout.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Burt, Erin. "Five Money Rules for Moving in Together." Kiplinger's Starting Out Web Column. 6 April 2006.
- Cooper, Cary L., and Sydney Finkelstein. Advances in Mergers and Acquisitions. Vol 5. Bingley, U.K.: Emerald Publishing Group, 2006.
- Davenport, Todd. "Pent up M&A Demand, but Pricey Supply." American Banker. 20 March 2006.
- Frensch, Florian. *The Social Side of Mergers and Acquisitions*. New York: Springer, 2007.
- Hoover, Kent. "Bill Would Aid Mergers of Small Businesses." Sacramento Business Journal. 21 July 2000.
- "Hospital Mergers Result in Price Hikes and Drops in Quality: Study." *Healthcare Financial Management*. April 2006.
- Kilpatrick, Christine. "More Owners Put Small Businesses on the Sale Block." San Francisco Business Times. 9 June 2000.
- McClure, Ben. "Mergers and Acquisitions: Introduction." Investopedia.com. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/university/mergers/. Retrieved April 6, 2010.
- Miller, Karen Lowry. "Deals That Work: With the World Caught Up in Merger Mania Again, Studies Suggest Fewer Tie Ups Will Fail, This Time." *Newsweek International.* 24 April 2006.
- Pablo, Amy L., and Mansour Javidan, eds. *Mergers and Acquisitions: Creating Integrative Knowledge*. Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2004.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

METROPOLITAN STATISTICAL AREA (MSA OR METRO)

A Metropolitan Statistical Area (also known as an MSA or metro) is a designation the U.S. government uses to refer to a region that consists of a city and its suburbs, plus any surrounding communities that are closely linked to the city because of social and economical factors. A reference in a report to "the Detroit MSA" refers to a geographical area of which the official City of Detroit is just a part. No one is actually administratively responsible for the metro itself.

Defining urban areas has typically been the responsibility of the Office of Management and Budget (OMB), an element of the White House. Definitions were begun in 1949 by OMB's predecessor, the Bureau of the Budget, and continued in in 1958, 1971, 1975, 1980, 1990, and 2000. The purpose of these definitions has been to give a uniform basis for identifying urbanization in the context of the population census. The designations are widely used in government and industrial reference.

TERMINOLOGY

The categories used before the 2000 redefinition were, in hierarchical order, free-standing MSAs, PMSAs (primary) which were parts of a larger aggregate, and CMSAs (consolidated metropolitan statistical areas) which held multiple PMSAs.

The new definitions, still in hierarchical order by size, are Micropolitan Statistical Areas (micros), Metropolitan Statistical Areas (metros), and Combined Statistical Areas (CSAs holding two or more micros or metros). Further complicating matters, micros and metros are collectively referred to as Core-Based Statistical Areas or CBSAs. New England areas may also use NEC-TAs or New England City and Town Areas, which are focused more on towns and cities than on county areas.

DEFINITIONS

Unit definitions are based on population, and population is measured by county (except in New England).

Core-Based Statistical Area. A CBSA is one or more counties with an urbanized cluster of at least 10,000 people. The area as a whole is defined by the interaction between the core and the outlying areas. This interaction, measured by commuting, means that at least 25 percent of people in outlying areas are working in the core. The CBSA is a generic definition of micros and metros, the difference being core population size.

Micropolitan Statistical Areas. A micro is simply a small CBSA, a county or counties with an urbanized core of 10,000 but fewer than 50,000 in population. Outlying areas included are, again, defined by commuting patterns. As of November 2008, according to the Census Bureau, there were 574 micros in the United States and five in Puerto Rico.

Metropolitan Statistical Areas. A metro has an urbanized core of minimally 50,000 population and includes outlying areas determined by commuting measures. In 2008 the United States had 366 metros and Puerto Rico eight.

Combined Statistical Areas. CSAs are two or more adjacent CBSAs in which there is at least a 15 employment interchange (measured by commuting) between cores. If this exchange is 25 percent or higher between a pair of CBSAs, they are combined into a CSA automatically; if the measure is at least 15 percent but below 25 percent, local opinion in both areas is used to decide on combination. The United States had 127 CSAs in 2008.

Metropolitan Divisions. Metropolitan divisions are used to further subdivide major metropolitan areas into divisions with minimally 2.5 million core populations. Thus, for instance, the Boston area is subdivided into four, the Chicago Area into three, Detroit into two, the

New York area into four such divisions. All told there were twenty-nine divisions in the ten largest metro areas: Boston, Chicago, Dallas, Los Angeles, Miami, New York, Philadelphia, San Francisco, Seattle, and Washington, D.C.

NAMING CONVENTIONS

Statistical areas are named after the city the OMB defines as the "principal city," namely the administrative entity which forms the largest urban core. "Atlantic City, N.J. MSA" is a typical MSA name. The area includes a single county, Atlantic County, N.J. Under OMB rules, however, additional cities may also qualify for the "principle" designation based on population and employment size measures.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND METROS

Small businesses are directly affected by metros in several ways. One of the most important is the research done by the Small Business Administration and other organizations which dictates how much grant and loan money is available in any particular area. The SBA uses metros and micros as a reference for its loan activity (known as small-business lending markets) and often assigns certain funds to particular areas based on their census information. A small business can have a better or worse chance of receiving SBA loans and others like them by choosing a particular metro as a base of operations.

Analysts who study national cash flows and patterns of growth use metros when making economic forecasts. For small businesses already established, this information can provide important clues on emerging markets and areas where they may be able to sell their products more successfully. Certain organizations, such as *CNN Money*, also use these economic forecasts to pinpoint the best metros to start a small business, based on loan availability, presence of talent, and growth potential. According to this source, for 2009 the best place to launch was the metro centered around Hattiesburg, Mississippi.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Best Places to Launch." CNN Money: Small Business. 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/smallbusiness/best places launch/2009/snapshot/142.html.
- Office of Management and Budget. "Standards for Defining Metropolitan and Micropolitan Statistical Areas; Notice." *Federal Register.* 27 December 2000.
- Office of Management and Budget. "Update of Statistical Area Definitions and Guidance on Their Uses." Whitehouse.gov. 20 November 2008. Available from: http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/assets/omb/bulletins/fy2009/09 01.pdf.
- "Out of Market Small Business Loans." FRBSF. 13 February 2009. Available from: http://www.frbsf.org/publications/economics/letter/2009/el2009 07.html.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Metropolitan and Micropolitan Statistical Area Definitions." 19 January 2006. Available from: http://www.census.gov/population/www/estimates/metrodef.html. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MEZZANINE FINANCING

Mezzanine financing, named for its terraced formation, is a loan with terms that subordinate the loan to other types of debt already in existence. The mezzanine lender typically has a warrant (meaning a legal right fixed in writing) enabling him or her to convert the money he or she is owed into equity in the borrower's business at a predetermined price per share if the loan is not paid on time or in full. This ensures that the lender will receive at least some payment, and it encourages lenders who have an interest in a specific business or believe that a business will flourish in the near future. Major sources of mezzanine financing include private investors, insurance companies, mutual funds, pension funds, and banks.

MEZZANINE MECHANICS

Mezzanine lenders can receive equity immediately, a sale of equity as part of the loan, or equity as a default payment if the borrower is not able to pay off the loan completely in the required time. Lenders are often concerned about security and usually require a higher interest rate than current market rates in addition to other forms of financial protection.

In the ideal case, the mezzanine lender anticipates earning a high interest on the loan and rapid appreciation of the equity he or she may acquire. Some mezzanine loans are made during acquisitions, when interested lenders assume they will be able to sell their equity at a profit after the shares of the acquired business are transferred and made public again. At other times, borrowers seek out mezzanine loans because they are having difficulty acquiring loans from more traditional sources such as banks or the government.

THE PROS AND CONS

Mezzanine financing has certain potential advantages, such as:

1. The owner rarely loses outright control of the company or its direction. Provided the company continues to grow and prosper, its owners are unlikely to encounter any interference from the mezzanine lender.

- The method offers a lot of flexibility in shaping amortization schedules and the rules of the borrowing itself, not least specifying special conditions for repayment.
- Lenders willing to enter into the world of mezzanine financing tend to be long-term investors who are acquainted with business cycles and can offer both patience and strategic assistance.
- 4. Mezzanine financing can increase the value of stock held by existing shareholders as long as the borrower is not forced to sell equity to the lender.

While those are the benefits of mezzanine financing, some potential pitfalls are:

- 1. Mezzanine financing may involve loss of control over the business, particularly if the equity portion of the borrowing is high enough to give the mezzanine lender undue influence.
- 2. Subordinated debt agreements may include restrictive covenants. Mezzanine lenders may insist on requirements that the borrower is not to borrow more money, refinance senior debt from traditional loans, or create additional security interests in the company's assets. Covenants may also force the borrower to meet certain financial ratios cash flow to equity, for example.
- 3. Similarly, business owners who agree to mezzanine financing may be forced to accept restrictions in how they spend their money in certain areas, such as compensation of employees or other shareholders.
- 4. Mezzanine financing is more expensive than traditional or senior debt arrangements.
- 5. Most mezzanine deals take at least 3 months to arrange, and many take twice that long to complete.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND MEZZANINE LOANS

The appeal of mezzanine loans waxes and wanes with market conditions. If a small business plans its growth at the right time, a mezzanine loan can be very attractive. These loans can often bridge the gap between start-up equity and traditional bank loans that small businesses can struggle to qualify for. In order to appeal to mezzanine lenders, a small business must have excellent financial records that show promise for good returns. This also appeals to mezzanine lenders because smaller businesses do not typically require as heavy an investment as do larger companies.

However, mezzanine financing depends largely on the current attitudes of mezzanine lenders. In 2008 mezzanine lending was very popular and many lenders were offering tiered loans at manageable rates (around 15 to 18 percent with 12 to 14 percent required yields). In 2009, however, mezzanine lending fell off sharply and most lenders left the market. This raised costs to around 35 percent, an amount unmanageable for small businesses.

Because mezzanine loan conditions fluctuate from year to year, a small business encountering unfavorable conditions for such a loan should search for sources of equity and investors who may be interested in becoming equity partners. Returns on equity are likely to be the same as unfavorable mezzanine requirements but with the absence of debt.

SEE ALSO Initial Public Offering; Leveraged Buyouts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Are Hedge Funds Squeezing Out the Mezzanines?" *Private Equity Week.* 5 December 2005.

Boadmer, David. "Make Way for Mezzanine." *Retail Traffic.* 1 January 2006.

deBrauwere, Dan. "Six Major Catalysts of the M&A Market." Westchester County Business Journal. 23 January 2006.

Foder, Salmeh. "Avoid the Mezzanine Hype." BTB Magazine. 24 February 2009.

Hoogesterger, John. "Economic Trends Boost the Fortunes of Mezzanine Funds." *Minneapolis St. Paul CityBusiness.* 25 August 2000.

Marshall Capital Corporation. "Leverage Buyouts: A Brief History." Available from: http://www.marshallcapital.com/AS6.asp. Retrieved April 11, 2010.

"Mezzanine Financing," *Business Finance*. Available from: http://www.businessfinance.com/mezzanine financing.htm.

"Mezzanine Financing." *Investopedia.com*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/mezzaninefinancing.asp. Retrieved April 11, 2010.

Miller, Alan. "The Difference Between Mortgage and Mezzanine." *Money Management.* 9 March 2006. Sinnenberg, John. "Making Sense of Mezzanine Financing." *Financial Executive.* December 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MINIMUM WAGE

The Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (FLSA) is the basic law controlling employment and compensation issues in the United States. FLSA mandates that a minimum wage be paid, but the act classifies employees into two broad classes: those who are covered by the law because they are paid by the hour and those who are exempted because they are paid a salary. All matters pertaining to the minimum wage are applicable only to "nonexempt" employees. In addition to the federal minimum wage, state minimum wage rates are also in place.

RATES AND COVERAGE

The longest period during which the federal minimum wage level remained unchanged occurred between 1996 and 2007, during which the rate stayed at \$5.15 per hour. During 2007 rate increases began, until on July 24, 2009, the federal minimum wage was raised to \$7.25.

States have followed suit with updates to their own laws. In 2010 there were only five states with no minimum wage law of their own: Louisiana, Mississippi, Alabama, Tennessee, and South Carolina. However, there were also five states which had minimum wage rates lower than the 2010 federal rate: Wyoming, Colorado, Minnesota, Arkansas, and Georgia. Other states have either the same rate as the federal level or higher rates. In 2010 the highest rate was Washington's, which was \$8.55 an hour.

Exemptions. Estimates of the number of people earning the minimum wage are difficult to establish in part because exemptions to the law exist for certain classes of worker. For example, family members of the employer may be paid less than the minimum wage. Also exempt are employers of the disabled, if the disability affects the person's ability to work. Full-time students are not covered; students and apprentices, part of whose work is learning a skill, need not be paid the minimum wage. Finally employees earning tips are exempted under the presumption that tips will make up the difference.

Statistics. In 2009 72.6 million people in the United States over the age of sixteen were paid with hourly wages. This group represented 58.3 percent of the total number of wage and salary workers in the country. Only 980,000 made exactly the federal minimum wage, while 2.6 million made wages below the minimum.

Overall, the minimum wage workers were young, with most under twenty-five and the majority teenagers. Part-time workers were more likely than full-time workers to be paid minimum wage, and those in service occupations such as food preparation were the mostly likely to earn the minimum amount.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Debating the Minimum Wage." *Economist.* 3 February 2001. "Minimum Wage: A Hike Won't Hurt." *Business Week.* 9
- October 2000.
- "Minimum Wage History." *Oregonstateedu*. October 2008. Available from: http://oregonstate.edu/instruct/anth484/minwage.html.
- Ramey, Joanna, and Dana Lenetz. "Democrats Promise Extensive Battle for Minimum Wage Hike." *Footwear News.* 19 February 2001.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Minimum Wage Laws in the States January 1, 2010." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/esa/ minwage/america.htm. Retrieved April 11, 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Characteristics of Minimum Wage Workers: 2009." 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/cps/minwage2009.htm.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MINORITY BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

Established in 1969 by executive order, the Minority Business Development Agency (MBDA) works to foster the creation, growth, and expansion of minority-owned businesses in the United States as a part of the Department of Commerce. The agency was originally called the Office of Minority Business Enterprise, but its name was changed in 1979.

The MBDA describes its mission as a series of responsibilities including: 1) coordination of federal government plans, programs, and operations that affect minority business enterprises; 2) promotion and coordination of activities of government and private organizations that help minority businesses grow; 3) collection and dissemination of information that will help those interested in establishing or expanding a successful minority-owned firm; and 4) funding organizations to provide management and technical assistance to minority entrepreneurs. A wide range of individuals are eligible for MBDA assistance, including Hispanic Americans, Asian and Pacific Island Americans, Alaska Natives and Native Americans, African Americans, and Hasidic Jews.

The Minority Business Development Agency's headquarters are located in Washington, D.C., but it also maintains five regional offices (in Atlanta, Chicago, Dallas, New York, and San Francisco) and four district offices (in Miami, Boston, Philadelphia, and Los Angeles), as well as a group of local community-based outreach centers across the country. These facilities include Minority Business Development Centers (MBDC), Native American Business Development Centers (NABDC), Business Resource Centers (BRC), and Minority Business Opportunity Committees (MBOC). These centers offer a variety of programs to assist local minority entrepreneurs, including providing one-on-one assistance in writing business plans, marketing, management, technical systems, financial planning, and securing financing for business ventures. While these centers provide minority entrepreneurs with help in locating sources of financing and preparing loan proposals, they do not have any authority to make grants, loans, or loan guarantees. These centers are operated by private firms, government agencies (both state and local), educational institutions, and Native American tribes.

GOALS, AIMS, AND BUDGET

When it comes to the growth of minority-owned businesses in the United States, the MBDA seeks to gain economic parity with the total U.S. population. This means that, given their different sizes, there will be an equal percentage of successful businesses for both minorities and the total population. In the early 2010s, minorities tended to own fewer businesses than the U.S. population as a whole. The MBDA projects that if the percentage of businesses among minorities were to rise to meet industry averages, 16 million jobs would be created, and \$2.5 trillion in revenue would be generated every year.

While the MBDA helps many different kinds of minority small-business owners, administrator David Hinson has voiced his intention to concentrate more on growing companies that have a chance to make annual profits of \$100 million or more. Hinson was quoted in an article by Sheena Harrison, published by *CNNMoney. com*, as stating, "We will focus less on organic growth at the start-up level and more on companies that want to grow through mergers and acquisitions, resulting in significant revenue growth and job creation."

MBDA's budget for 2009 was \$29 million, but it typically helps raise far more money in contracts and financing for minority-owned businesses, reaching \$2 billion in 2008.

FOREIGN TRANSACTIONS

The MBDA has also shown an increased emphasis on making certain that minority entrepreneurs are able to compete in the international marketplace. In 1992 it entered into an agreement with the International Trade Administration (ITA) to assist U.S. minority entrepreneurs in their efforts to export successfully and compete in foreign markets. Shortly afterward, the MBDA launched its International Trade Initiative, which provides information to minority firms concerning export laws, marketing plans, potential foreign markets, and trade guidelines. The MBDA also helps connect willing foreign market businesses with specific minority business owners interested in extending their customer base, handling the costs of communication to benefit both parties.

For more information on MBDA programs, minority entrepreneurs can contact the agency at its headquarters at 64 New York Avenue, NE, Washington, DC 20230; 202-671-1552 or via the Internet at the MBDA Web site, www.mbda.gov.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cooper, Steve. "Minority Matters: Pick a Resource and Get All the Help You Need to Overcome Your Obstacles." Entrepreneur. January 2003.
- Harrison, Sheena. "Minority Business Development Chief: Get Big or Get Bought." *CNNMoney.com.* 25 August 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/08/25/smallbusiness/david hinson minority business development interview. smb/index.htm.
- Hoover, Kent. "Study: Lack of Capital Hurts Minorities, Economy." *Business Journal.* 29 September 2000.
- Langston, Ronald M. "Bullish on Minority Business: MBDA Director Sees Better Days Ahead." *Black Enterprise*. March 2002.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. "Minority Business Development Agency: FY 2009 Budget in Brief." Available from: http://www.osec.doc.gov/bmi/budget/09BIB/ Minority%20Business%20Development%20Agency.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Minority Business Development Agency. "Welcome to the MBDA FAQ Center." Available from: http://www.mbda.gov/index.php?action=faq.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MINORITY-OWNED BUSINESSES

Minority-owned businesses are on the rise. Over the past 20 years the African American, Hispanic, Asian, and Native American communities all saw significant surges in small business start-ups and growth. This success has been attributed both to generally positive economic trends and to advances in education and access to capital. Even with this success, minority entrepreneurs can still face challenges in the modern world of business, and may be hindered by racism, cultural differences, or the isolation that can plague some minority communities.

COUNTING MINORITY OWNED BUSINESSES

According to the U.S. Census Bureau, 51 percent or more of the stock or equity of the business must be owned by a person or persons of the minority group being measured in order to qualify as a minority-owned business. The following figures on minority-owned businesses in the United States, as of 2002, are from Census Bureau data and reports.

African-American-Owned Businesses. In 2002 there were 1.2 million firms owned by African Americans in the United States, employing more than 756,000 people. The 1.2 million black-owned firms generated nearly \$89

billion in revenues and accounted for 5.2 percent of all U.S. nonfarm businesses.

The data suggests that many African American business owners created sole proprietorship businesses without the need or means to hire employees, since firm growth has risen while firms with paid employees have remained relatively unchanged. The areas in which African American business ownership is highest are in the retail trades and in health care and social assistance. Of the revenue generated by black-owned retail businesses, 54 percent was from businesses in the industry classified as "motor vehicle and parts dealers."

Hispanic-Owned Businesses. As of 2002, Hispanics owned 1.6 million nonfarm businesses in the United States, which employed about 1.5 million people and created \$222.0 billion in business revenues. These Hispanic-owned firms accounted for 6.8 percent of all businesses in 2002. Of all Hispanic-owned businesses, 12.7 had paid employees.

In a similar pattern to African American business growth, Hispanic businesses grew more quickly from 1997 to 2002 than the business average, but most of these appeared to be sole proprietorships without paid employees. The number of Hispanic businesses with paid employees actually fell in the years between 1997 and 2002.

Hispanic-owned businesses are diversified but many, 29 percent, operated in construction and other services, such as personal services, and repair and maintenance. Retail and wholesale trade accounted for 35.9 percent of Hispanic-owned business revenue. Again, as with the African American-owned businesses, a large part of the retail trade revenue (80 %) was concentrated in the automobile industry, and motor vehicle and parts dealers.

Asian-Owned Businesses. The 2002 business ownership data show that there were 1.1 million Asian-owned businesses in the United States, with over 2.2 million workers employed. These businesses generated more than \$326 billion in business revenues. Asian-owned firms accounted for 4.8 percent of all U.S. nonfarm businesses. Asian businesses grew by 23.6 percent between 1997 and 2002, with paid employee businesses growing faster than the national average at about 11 percent.

The single industrial area in which the greatest number of Asian-owned businesses operate is wholesale trade. Retail trade and the services also rank high in terms of areas of concentration for Asian-owned firms.

Women-Owned Businesses. In 2002 there were 6.5 million businesses owned by women in the United States, employing 7.1 million people and generating \$940.8

billion in business revenues. These women-owned firms accounted for nearly one-third of all businesses.

When the data on women-owned businesses for 2002 are compared with the data from 1997, increases are seen across all categories. The number of women-owned firms grew by 19.8 percent over the period, nearly twice the national average (10.3%), and the firms with paid employees experienced a similar growth average (8% to the national 4%).

Thirty-two percent of women-owned firms operated in health care and social assistance, and other services (such as personal services, and repair and maintenance), where they owned 43.7 percent of all such businesses in the United States. Wholesale and retail trade accounted for 38.3 percent of women-owned business revenue.

FACTORS IN MINORITY BUSINESS GROWTH

Analysts cite several reasons for the explosive growth in minority-owned businesses in the United States over the past two decades. A shifting population demographic has been a major contributor to this shift in business ownership dynamics, and government initiatives have also played a part. Once the growth began it gathered momentum, aided by the following factors:

- Community Support. Many entrepreneurial ethnic minorities benefit from reciprocity from the communities they offer services and products to. The community's autonomy is improved, and people use their financial gains to reinvest in the business.
- Increased Networking. As the number of minority entrepreneurs has grown, so too has the number of organizations, associations, and other groups that have formed to provide assistance and information to minority-owned businesses. The growing number of minority entrepreneurs also allowed for the growth of partnerships and collaboration.
- Programs. In addition to federal set-aside programs, a variety of local, state, and federal agencies have extended help to minority businesses. Most aid takes the form of grants, loans, or legal resources. The Small Business Administration also increased its aid to minorites.
- Corporate Acceptance. Many minority businesses have been encouraged by improved relations with the wider corporate world. Partnerships and transactions all along the supply chain are now common.
- Urban Revitalization. Many minority entrepreneurs have established themselves as business owners in urban areas at a time when several large cities have experienced heartening signs of rebirth. Many started

with government grants for improving impoverished urban areas.

- Higher Levels of Education and Business Experience. Modern-day minority-owned businesses are significantly more experienced in financing, marketing, and accounting than their counterparts were in previous years.
- Alternate Financing. While government funding has played its part in encouraging minority-owned businesses, many business owners have also benefited from private lenders willing to invest in minority entrepreneurs. Part of this trend is due to an overall acceptance of small businesses, but part is also due to increased respect for minority markets.
- Expansion Into Emerging Industries. Traditionally, minority business owners have been primarily involved in small-scale retailing and service industries. But increasing numbers of minority entrepreneurs have successfully ventured into other realms, including manufacturing and hightechnology industries.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AND "SET ASIDE" PROGRAMS

Set-asides were first created in 1953, when the U.S. government passed a law that set aside 5 percent of all procurement contracts for small businesses owned by socially and economically disadvantaged people. The SBA eventually redefined the terms, but they originally included Black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Native Americans, Asian Pacific Americans, and other minorities.

By the early 1970s, similar regulations were passed to ensure private contractors also set aside a percentage of their work for subcontracts with individuals from disadvantaged backgrounds. Some laws specifically mentioned minorities or women in an effort to equalize funding.

During the 1980s and 1990s, critics of affirmative action and set-aside policies argued that minority-owned businesses were coming of age and could compete in the mainstream economy. In fact, they claimed that "set-asides" impeded minority-owned businesses' chances of success, because companies came to depend on them to the detriment of seeking contracts through competition. Finally, some critics contended that such policies discriminated against white business owners.

Other researchers and minority entrepreneurs rejected these arguments, pointing out that revenues of minorityowned businesses still fell short of those found in comparable white-owned firms. Supporters of affirmative action programs contended that "public policy drives private behavior," and that any government decision to tear down programs designed to help minority-owned businesses would serve as tacit approval for discriminatory behaviors.

ONGOING FUNDING ISSUES

Other debates have arisen regarding government funds, small businesses, and minority ownership. For instance, the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 gave \$787 billion to the SBA to start the America's Recovery Capital (ARC) program, which gave lenders 100 percent guarantees for the loans they made to struggling small businesses. New American Media researched the loan distribution and found that out of the 4,497 loans given out, only 9 percent went to minority businesses (3 percent to Hispanics, 3 percent to Asian-based businesses, and 1.5 percent to African American-owned firms.) This low percentage suggests that the problem of minority underrepresentation in small business continues.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Glantz, Aaron. "Minority Businesses Shut Out of Stimulus Loans." *New America Media.* 17 December 2009. Available from: http://news.newamericamedia.org/news/view article.html?article_id=d40e83db3ee2eb66d27effb8a50ac34f.
- Gordy, Cynthia. "TARP Money to Help... Minority Owned Small Businesses." *Essence.com.* 8 February 2010. Available from: http://blogs.essence.com/obamawatch/2010/02/tarp money to helpminority owned small business.html.
- Griffin, Cynthia E. "Where's the Dollar? Funding for Minority Owned Business Enterprises." *Entrepreneur*. February 1999.
- Johnson, Thomas D., ed. National Directory of Minority Owned Business Firms. 14th ed. Bethesda, Md.: Business Research Services, 2008.
- Romell, Rick. "Minority Owned Businesses Growing Fast in Wisconsin." *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel.* 29 August 2005.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "2002 Survey of Business Owners." Available from: http://www.census.gov/csd/sbo/. Retrieved April 11, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Government Contracting." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/ sbaprograms/gc/index.html. Retrieved April 12, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MISSION STATEMENT

Mission statements are documents intended to serve as a summary of a business's goals and values. They are used both to enhance performance and serve as communication to the general public about the business's purpose.

As companies grow, the mission statement also provides focus for the different branches and executives

creating company policy. Entrepreneurs can often keep starting businesses on track without an explicit mission statement, but the need for a core purpose increases with the size of the organization.

When produced in a thoughtful manner, mission statements can be useful vehicles for communicating the importance of an organization's activities and the reasons why employees should value their work there. Mission statements that are too complex or use strict formulas can be difficult for employees to relate to. Too often, businesses attach far greater weight to the mission statement's public relations function than to its value as a potential touchstone that can help the business maintain a steady course.

Characteristics of Effective Mission Statements. Small-business owners, consultants, and researchers all agree that effective mission statements often feature the following characteristics:

- 1. Simple, declarative statements. Mission statements that are cluttered with trendy buzz words and jargon rather than basic declarations tend to fall flat. A mission that can be easily articulated is more likely to be remembered and to have resonance.
- 2. Honest and realistic words. A business should not create a mission statement at odds with its actual business practices. Mission statements should not be used to refute allegations against the company or defend any particular position. This type of statement often invites even more criticism.
- 3. Well-communicated expectations and ethics. As Sharon Nelton noted in *Nation's Business*, a thoughtfully rendered mission statement can define not only what a company's business goals are but also how it reaches those goals. A good mission statement often includes general principles to which a business's workers are expected to adhere, and declarations of the business's obligations to its employees, its customers, and the community in which it operates.
- 4. Periodic updates. Just like other business documents, mission statements can lose their vitality and relevance over time if they are not reexamined on a regular basis. Mission statements should undergo continual review and refinement to ensure that they remain useful.

Specific Types of Mission Statements. Mission statements are not always applicable to an entire business. Many companies, especially larger corporations, create separate mission statements for particular divisions or activities. These separate mission statements still serve as points of clarification, but only apply to specific areas. They are often

written when a company enters a new field or market, or adopts a new governing philosophy.

Environmental mission statements, for instance, are popular among corporations and usually exist independently from traditional mission statements. An environmental statement outlines the company's view toward ecological matters and often has some form of environmental commitment.

Some companies, such as Coca-Cola, write separate mission statements for employees and customers. An employee mission statement has values related to service and attitudes important to the company, often set in a rule-like format. A mission statement intended for customers is made more available and details how the company approaches its products, services, and commitments.

Writing a Mission Statement. While there may be no best way to write a mission statement for every business, business owners should take certain factors into account when creating their own statements for the first time. A good mission statement should reflect the values of the business they are written for, not those of other companies. Other mission statements can provide inspiration, but the content of the statement being written should be original, stemming directly from the specific qualities of the small business.

Short mission statements tend to have more value than long ones. A good mission statement may be only a few lines, or just one sentence long, if it effectively captures the spirit of the business. A short paragraph at the most is enough to state company aims in a mission statement format. If it is any longer, the statement will lose focus and be more difficult to remember and act upon as the business grows.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adler, Karen, and Paul Swiercz. "Taming the Performance Bell Curve." *Training & Development*. October 1997.

Brown, Paul B. "Stating Your Mission in No Uncertain Terms." New York Times. 1 September 2009.

Carlino, Bill. "Mission' accomplished?" Accounting Today. 27 February 2006.

Jenkins, Maureen. "What's Our Business? Why Every Employee Needs to Know the Company's Mission Statement." *Black Enterprise*. October 2005.

Lewis, Bob. "Mission Statements: Don't Write a Word Until Your Ideas Are Clear to All." *InfoWorld.* 29 January 1996.

Lublin, Nancy. "How to Write a Mission Statement That Isn't Dumb." *Fast Company*. 1 November 2009. Available from: http://www.fastcompany.com/magazine/140/do something wordplay.html.

Nelton, Sharon. "Put Your Purpose in Writing." *Nation's Business.* February 1994.

O'Hallaron, Richard, and David O'Hallaron. *The Mission Primer:* Four Steps to an Effective Mission Statement. Richmond, Va.: Mission Inc., 2000.

Serwer, Andrew. "Lessons from America's Fastest Growing Companies." *Fortune*. 8 August 1994.

Stewart, Bruce A. "A New IT Vision and Mission." Computerworld. 9 January 2006.

Wordsworth, Dot. "Mind Your Language." Spectator. 22 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MONEY MARKET INSTRUMENTS

The money market is a financial arena where short-term securities are sold by financial institutions to investors. This type of network exists both in the United States and abroad.

The short-term debts and securities sold on the money markets, which are known as money market instruments, have maturities ranging from 1 day to 1 year and are extremely liquid. Treasury bills, federal agency notes, certificates of deposit (CDs), eurodollar deposits, commercial paper, bankers' acceptances, and repurchase agreements are examples of instruments. The suppliers of funds for money market instruments are institutions and individuals with a preference for the highest liquidity and the lowest risk.

The money market is important for businesses because it allows companies with a temporary cash surplus to invest in short-term securities. Conversely, companies with a temporary cash shortfall can sell securities or borrow funds on a short-term basis. While large corporations tend to invest in particular money market sectors using their own dealers, small businesses are often relegated to investment in a variety of money market securities.

Money markets are used for many purposes. The U.S. government uses its own actions in the money market to influence economic conditions. Large corporations and banks use very short-term securities as a method of storing their cash, so that it can earn interest for a day or two instead of sitting unused. Investors of all kinds put funds in money markets for their low-risk returns, but money markets are not entirely guaranteed. While organizations borrowing in money markets tend to be of highest repute (such as the government itself) prevailing economic conditions can still have their effect. In the latter part of 2008, even the largest funds sank from \$\psi\$100 on the dollar to \$\psi\$97 due to doubt in the market. The liquidity of money market funds is also uncertain, and organizations cannot always deliver money according to contract.

TYPES OF MONEY MARKET INSTRUMENTS

There are a variety of different instruments, including treasury bills, federal agency notes, short-term tax exempts, certificates of deposit, commercial paper, bankers' acceptances, and repurchase agreements.

Treasury Bills. Treasury bills (T-bills) are short-term notes issued by the U.S. government. They come in three different lengths to maturity: 90, 180, and 360 days. The two shorter types are auctioned on a weekly basis, while the annual types are auctioned monthly. T-bills can be purchased directly through the auctions or indirectly through the secondary market. Auctions may be either competitive or noncompetitive. In the latter case, bid prices are decided based on averages of successful bids.

Federal Agency Notes. Some agencies of the federal government, including the loan agencies Fannie Mae and Sallie Mae, issue both short-term and long-term obligations. These obligations are not generally backed by the government, so they offer a slightly higher yield than T-bills, but the risk of default is still very small. Agency securities are actively traded but are not quite as marketable as T-bills. Corporations are major purchasers of this type of money market instrument.

Short-Term Tax Exempts. These instruments are short-term notes issued by state and municipal governments. Although they carry more risk than T-bills and tend to be less negotiable, their interest is not subject to federal income tax laws. For this reason, corporations find that the lower yield is worthwhile on this type of short-term investment.

Certificates of Deposit. Certificates of deposit (CDs) are one of several types of interest-bearing "time deposits" offered by banks. An individual or company lends the bank a certain amount of money for a fixed period of time, and in exchange the bank agrees to repay the money with specified interest at the end of the time period. The certificate constitutes the bank's agreement to repay the loan. The maturity rates on CDs range from 30 days to 6 months or longer, and the face value can vary greatly as well. There is usually a penalty for early withdrawal of funds, but some types of CDs can be sold to another investor if the original purchaser needs access to the money before the maturity date.

Large denomination (jumbo) CDs of \$100,000 or more are generally negotiable and pay higher interest rates than smaller denominations. The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) will only insure up to \$100,000, so these CDs have higher risk. Eurodollar CDs are also available, issued against U.S. dollar obligations in a foreign branch of a domestic bank.

Commercial Paper. Commercial paper refers to unsecured short-term promissory notes issued by financial and non-financial corporations. Commercial paper has maturities of up to 270 days (the maximum allowed without SEC registration requirement). Dollar volume for commercial paper exceeds the amount of any money market instrument other than T-bills. It is typically issued by large, creditworthy corporations with unused lines of bank credit and therefore carries low default risk.

Standard and Poor's and Moody's provide ratings of commercial paper. The highest ratings are A1 and P1, respectively. A2 and P2 paper is considered high quality but usually indicates that the issuing corporation is smaller or more debt burdened than A1 and P1 companies.

Unlike other types of money-market instruments, in which banks act as intermediaries between buyers and sellers, commercial paper is issued directly by well-established companies, as well as by financial institutions. Banks may act as agents in the transaction, but they assume no principal position.

Bankers' Acceptances. These are instruments issued by corporations in the name of a bank that guarantees the acceptance to the lender. This shows the lender that the bank believes the borrower to be capable of repaying according to their terms. This is common among companies that need to finance activities on credit or for those dealing in doubtful foreign trading. The maturity of acceptances ranges from 1 to 6 months.

Repurchase Agreements. Repurchase agreements, also known as repos or buybacks, are Treasury securities that are purchased from a dealer with the agreement that they will be sold back at a future date for a higher price. These agreements are the most liquid of all money market investments, ranging from 24 hours to several months. They are very similar to bank deposit accounts, and many corporations arrange for their banks to transfer excess cash to such funds automatically.

BUSINESS MONEY MARKET ACCOUNTS

Business money market accounts are accounts offered by banks for small businesses to put extra funds in. These accounts are then invested in short-term securities by the bank itself, which in turn offers a higher rate of interest to the business with the same type of liquidity seen in checking accounts. Many banks even issue debit cards for money market accounts to allow for easier withdrawal. The banks usually require a minimum balance, such as \$5,000, to keep the account open.

It can be advantageous for small businesses to invest at least some of their extra cash into money market funds, if not a money market account. The securities tend to earn more interest than other options, and the high liquidity of the money market allows small businesses to have easy access to funds in case of unforeseen expenses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Fabozzi, Frank J., Steven V. Mann, and Moorad Choudhry. *The Global Money Markets*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2002.

Fairfield Suisun Chamber of Commerce. "Money Market Account." *FFSC chamber.com*. Available from: http://guides. ffsc chamber.com/Money Market Account a935572.html.

Henriques, Diana B. "Money Market Funds Are a Refuge, Right?" *New York Times.* 10 January 2009.

"How to Manage Home Business Cash Flow Effectively." *Power HomeBiz.* 2009. Available from: http://www.powerhomebiz.com/vol17/cashflow.htm.

Levinson, Marc. *Guide to Financial Markets*. New York: Bloomberg Press, 2003.

Madura, Jeff. Financial Markets and Institutions. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MULTICULTURAL WORK FORCE

A multicultural work force is made up of men and women from a variety of different cultural and racial backgrounds. The labor force of any country is a reflection of the population, despite distortions that may be caused by discrimination or cultural bias. In the United States, the population has continued to grow more racially and ethnically diverse in the last decades, and this diversity is now reflected in the workplace. Businesses should strive to manage diversity for the benefit of both company and community.

GROWTH IN DIVERSITY

According to U.S Census data from 2004, about 80 percent of the U.S. population registered as belonging to a single or mixed white heritage. Black or African American registration accounted for about 13 percent of the population, while those of Hispanic origin counted for 14 percent. (Totals are greater than 100 because some registered as having heritage in more than one ethnic group.) Although Asians accounted for only 4.8 percent of the population, they were one of the fastest-growing ethnic groups in the United States between 2000 and 2004, growing by over 16 percent. This growth was only exceeded by those of Hispanic origin, whose population grew by 17 percent in the intervening years.

A great deal of diversity within the racial and ethnic divisions measured by the Census Bureau also exists. Italian Americans, for example, are likely to have very different cultural habits than immigrants from Russia or any of the countries in the Middle East. Hispanics from Argentina are also likely to differ quite a lot in cultural habits from Hispanics whose origin is Puerto Rico. But these additional levels of diversity only add complexity to the picture. The overall trend is clearly towards greater racial, ethnic, religious, and cultural diversity in both the general population and the workforce.

CHANGING THE WORKPLACE

Increased diversity at home and increased global collaboration require businesses to manage diversity. This includes communicating effectively to employees of different cultures and backgrounds, marketing to a wider variety of cultures, and partnering with suppliers or distributors who speak different languages or live in different countries.

Managing diversity is a comprehensive process for developing an environment that is comfortable for all employees. Businesses that view diversity with a positive attitude will be able to reap the benefits of multicultural talents and viewpoints. As in international trade, cultural norms shift relative to language, technological expectations, social organization, face-saving, authority conception, nonverbal behavior and the perception of time.

EFFECTIVE MANAGEMENT OF A MULTICULTURAL WORK FORCE

If a business is struggling with a multicultural work force, a new strategy should be implemented, beginning with restating common company goals that everyone shares. Management should make it clear that diverse viewpoints are encouraged in pursuit of these goals. This general strategy can also include more specific techniques, including:

- Communicate in writing. Company policies that explicitly forbid prejudice and discriminatory behavior should be included in employee manuals, mission statements, and other written communications.
- Offer training programs. Businesses use two types of training programs to encourage multicultural appreciation in the work force: awareness classes and skill-building classes. Awareness programs are designed to make employees aware of the diversity present in their business and how multicultural elements in the work force should be embraced. Skill-building sessions are designed to teach information about specific cultural issues and how they can be dealt with in a respectful way.

- Recognize individual differences. Business owners should not make the mistake of assuming that differences are always "cultural." Differences in a multicultural work force can stem from individual behavior, personality, or competence, as well as cultural issues. A business's multicultural health should be judged by specific events, not assumptions.
- Actively seek input from minority groups. Soliciting the opinions and involvement of minority groups is beneficial not only because of the contributions that they can make, but because these actions confirm that they are valued by the company.
- Revamp reward systems. An organization's
 performance appraisal and reward systems should
 reinforce the importance of effective diversity
 management. This includes assuring that minorities
 are provided with adequate opportunities for career
 development based on performance and initiative.
- Make room for social events. Company-sponsored social events, such as picnics, softball games, volleyball leagues, bowling leagues, Christmas parties, and so on, can be tremendously useful in getting members of different ethnic and cultural backgrounds together and providing them with opportunities to learn about one another.
- Create a flexible work environment. Flexible work environments may have particularly beneficial results with people from nontraditional cultural backgrounds. Flexibility regarding time and communication is also often necessary when dealing with international businesses.
- Do not assume similar values and opinions. In the absence of reliable information people tend to assume others share their viewpoints. In multicultural work environments there should be an understanding that peers may not have a common perspective.
- Continually monitor policies. Experts recommend
 that business owners and managers establish and
 maintain systems that can continually monitor the
 organization's policies and practices to ensure that the
 workplace continues to be a good environment for all
 employees. Businesses should be flexible and apply
 their basic lessons to new situations as they arise.

Increased diversity may present a challenge to business leaders who must work to maximize the opportunities that diversity provides while minimizing its costs. The organization that achieves this objective will create an environment in which all employees are able to contribute to their fullest potential.

SMALL BUSINESSES WITH A MULTICULTURAL WORK FORCE

Small businesses interested in developing a multicultural work force should begin participating in local organizations that support minorities and ethnic groups, where contacts can be developed. In addition to multicultural networking, small businesses should also strive to appeal to a variety of ethnicities in their marketing and staffing efforts. If only one ethnic group is targeted in these advertising projects, it will be difficult to attract employees from other ethnic backgrounds. Other businesses may be able to develop internship programs with schools located in nearby diverse areas to bring in employees from other cultures.

If a language barrier develops at work, then instruction and reciprocation can solve many problems. Small businesses should offer English instruction (many local colleges have programs they offer to business owners on-site) or some other type of study program to acquaint employees with customs or vocabulary they may not be familiar with. A translator can also be used in some circumstances, but the business should promote the translator from within rather than spending money on bringing in someone from the outside who does not understand the business as well.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Alderton, Matt. "Manage Your Multicultural Workforce." *Lowes For Pros.* February 2008. Available from: http://www.lowesforpros.com/manage your multicultural workforce.
- Berta, Dina. "MFHA Confab: Straight Talk on Workplace Diversity." *Nation's Restaurant News.* 17 October 2005.
- Connerley, Mary I., and Paul Pedersen. *Leadership in a Diverse and Multicultural Environment*. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2005.
- "8 Tips for Hiring and Retaining Diverse Employees." *Easy Small Business HR*. Available from: http://www.easysmallbusinesshr. com/8 tips for hiring and retaining diverse employees 2/.
- Gemus, Jim. "Pleasing a Diverse Workforce." *National Underwriter Life & Health*. 9 August 2004.
- Golden, Timothy, and John F. Veiga. "Spanning Boundaries and Borders: Toward Understanding the Cultural Dimensions of Team Boundary Spanning." *Journal of Managerial Issues*. Summer 2005.
- Grieco, Elizabeth M, and Rachel C. Cassidy. Overview of Race and Hispanic Origin, Census 2000 Brief. U.S. Census Bureau. March 2001. Available from: http://www.census.gov/ population/www/cen2000/briefs/index.html.
- Jonson, Karsten, and Martha Maznevski. "The Value of Different Perspectives: A Diverse Workforce Leads to Innovative Solutions When Dealing with Uncertainty." Financial Times. 24 March 2006.
- Overell, Stephen. "An Issue That Is Not Black and White: Corporate Diversity: Is There Really a Business Case for Having a Diverse Workforce?" *Financial Times.* 21 February 2005.
- Kamal Dean ParhizgarParhizgar, Kamal Dean. Multicultural Behavior and Global Business Environments. New York: International Business Press, 2002.

- Perry, Marc J., and Paul J. Mackun. *Population Change and Distribution, Census 2000 Brief.* U.S. Census Bureau. April 2001. Available from: http://www.census.gov/population/www/cen2000/briefs/index.html.
- Simons, George. Working Together: Succeeding in a Multicultural Organization. Menlo Park, Calif.: Thomson Crisp Learning, 2002.
- Stockdale, Margaret S., and Faye J. Crosby, eds. *The Psychology and Management of Workplace Diversity*. Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2004.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Race and Hispanic Origin in 2005." Available from: http://www.census.gov/population/www/pop profile/files/dynamic/RACEHO.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

MULTILEVEL MARKETING

In his book, *According to Kotler*, Paul Kotler defines multilevel marketing (MLM) as follows: "[S]ystems in which companies contract with individuals to sell a set of products door to door or office to office. It is called multilevel because a contractor can also invite others to work and [can] earn money on their performance." The sales representative thus has an incentive to enlarge the sales force and earn added commissions on the sales of his or her recruits.

HOW MULTILEVEL MARKETING WORKS

Multilevel marketing is, strictly speaking, not marketing at all but a form of direct sales with special features, among which recruiting is fundamental. A person recruited by the company to sell a product earns commissions. If that person recruits others, this second layer is called the person's "downline." The person earns a cut, called an "override," on the sales made by people in the downline. Individuals in the second level may also recruit others and create their own downlines. The original person in the chain gets an override from every level, regardless of how many levels there may be. The amount of the originator's share, however, diminishes the farther removed he or she is from the source of the sale. Often recruits are required to purchase an initial "starting inventory" of the product. In many cases the MLM company will not repurchase this inventory or will do so at a very reduced price if the recruit decides to leave the operation. These characteristics have caused MLM to be associated with pyramid schemes, and some technically are such schemes. Not surprisingly, reputable direct marketing companies and the associations to which they belong are continuously engaged in policing the field and in advocating legislation aimed at setting clear rules. The term "network marketing" is in part used because multilevel marketing has at best an ambiguous reputation.

In his book *Franchising & Licensing* Andrew Sherman reports that six states explicitly regulate MLM: Georgia, Maryland, New York, New Mexico, Wyoming, and Louisiana, and Puerto Rico does as well. Laws regulating MLM typically: 1) require MLM companies to explicitly permit their agents to cancel their agreements and to agree to repurchase inventories at not less than 90 percent of the original transfer price; 2) prohibit inducements under which the agent is told that he or she will earn a specific amount of money; 3) prohibit the purchase of a minimum inventory; and 4) prohibit operations under which agents are only paid for recruiting others. Many states without MLM regulation nevertheless have laws prohibiting pyramid schemes under which they attempt to police MLM companies that overstep the line.

In a strictly functional sense, MLM is a way to exploit natural networks of acquaintances. The participants (predominantly women) first sell to and recruit others in their circle; the latter, in turn, do the same, and so on (in the hopes of the MLM company) ad infinitum. Many individuals participating in these networks do so part-time. In due time they will have sold to all of their friends, and success will begin to fade. For this reason MLM companies are frequently tempted to make all sales final in the early stages so that inventories do not come trickling back.

In the hands of effective sales companies with appropriately chosen products, MLM has produced some very successful organizations. Among them are Amway, Mary Kay Cosmetics, Pampered Chef, and Longaberger Baskets, to name only a few.

MLM businesses appeal to people who want to work part-time and need a flexible schedule, such as students and mothers of young children. The Direct Selling Association has concluded from its studies that 90 percent of MLM sales representatives work fewer than 30 hours per week, and 50 percent work fewer than 10 hours per week. In addition, MLM businesses usually do not require a long-term commitment from their sales representatives.

An agent can enter an MLM business on very little capital (around \$100), and yet will feel as if in business for himself or herself. Jeffrey Gitomer, writing in the *Business Journal*, noted that many people value the opportunity to be their own boss and control their own destiny. "The secret to successful network marketing is you the messenger and your willingness to dedicate and focus on preparation," Gitomer wrote. "Your willingness to become a salesperson who believes in your own

ability to succeed. Everyone wants success, but very few are willing to do what it takes to be successful."

Of course, like any other entrepreneurial venture, achieving significant success requires much more than a bit of selling here, a bit there. Only a tiny proportion of people entering this form of direct sales stay in it and make a good living. They do so because they work the job like any other successful sales agent operating between a customer and a producer.

MLM PROS AND CONS

When done correctly, MLM can be very profitable and rewarding. So what does a reputable multilevel marketing company look like? It will have a product or service that has a ready and fast market into which new offerings bearing similar qualities can be easily added. It will utilize a streamlined recruitment process, as opposed to a traditional pyramid approach, and provide all required training and support materials to facilitate sales, administration, and downline recruitment. Other important features of a reputable MLM enterprise include low start-up costs, dynamic leadership, a solid marketing plan, a strong support system, and an established incentive program.

The downside of MLM involves potentially substantial time and financial obligations tied to the sales and recruitment processes, declining morale due to frequent rejection up to 80 percent of contacts may result in rejection and risks associated with unwitting involvement in a dishonest multilevel marketing scheme.

As with any business opportunity, it is essential to investigate before investing time and money in a multilevel marketing program. There is a wealth of information available online about MLM, most of it from people who have had a bad distributor experience. However, a little Internet sleuthing can help sort the good from the bad. The Federal Trade Commission contributes to a nonprofit Web site (www.pyramidschemealert.org) that highlights the latest disreputable schemes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abrams, Rhonda. "Strategies: Is Multi Level Marketing a Good Choice for You?" *USA Today* 8 May 2009. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/smallbusiness/columnist/abrams/2009 05 08 multi level marketing pitches N.htm. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

"Federal Legislation Will Differentiate Legitimate Multilevel Marketing Businesses from Illegal Pyramid Schemes." Press Release. Direct Selling Association. 14 April 2003.

Gitomer, Jeffrey. "Financial Freedom through Network Marketing." *Business Journal*. 14 April 2000.

Kotler, Paul. According to Kotler: The World's Foremost Authority on Marketing Answers Your Questions. New York: AMACOM, 2005.

"Pros and Cons of MLM: Multilevel Marketing Benefits and Drawbacks." *MoreBusiness.com.* 4 June 2007. Available from:

http://www.morebusiness.com/running your business/ marketing/MulitLevel Marketing.brc. Retrieved April 1, 2010. Sherman, Andrew J. Franchising & Licensing: Two Powerful Ways to Grow Your Business in Any Economy. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

MULTIPLE EMPLOYER TRUST

A Multiple Employer Trust (MET) is a group of ten or more employers that form a trust in order to minimize the tax implications of providing certain types of benefits for their employees, particularly life insurance. The U.S. Congress authorized the formation of METs in 1984 under Section 419(A) of the Internal Revenue Code. The rules set forth for METs are stringent and require that no single employer contribute more than 10 percent of total funding for the benefit plan purchased by the MET. In addition, the MET must be an indivisible entity, with all participating employers sharing equally in the benefits contributed by other members of the group. The employees of each participating employer are viewed as if they worked for a single company and are subject to the same eligibility and participation requirements.

A similar arrangement to a MET is a Multiple Employer Welfare Arrangement (MEWA). MEWAs include plans established by two or more employers to provide welfare benefits to their employees, including health care and pensions. The main difference between a MET and a MEWA is that a MEWA is generally subject to the requirements of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), which regulates pension plans of businesses with more than twenty-five employees and imposes penalties on employers for breaches of fiduciary duty.

The main purpose of a MET is to give entrepreneurs and small-business owners a tax-friendly way to provide life insurance benefits for themselves and their key employees. Essentially, an MET provides the business owner with an income-tax deduction without a corresponding income-tax liability. Under ordinary circumstances, life insurance is tax deductible for the employer in the current year, but any amounts that could be considered "bonus" life insurance must be reported as taxable income by the employee. Larger businesses are often able to get around this problem by funding life insurance benefits as part of a qualified retirement or profit-sharing plan. Although the benefits provided through such plans are usually tax free, there are a number of restrictions and complicated paperwork requirements associated with them that reduce the attractiveness of

life insurance for smaller businesses. For example, the government requires companies that set up qualified plans to establish eligibility and vesting rules and then offer the benefits to all employees who meet them. "All employer contributions to a MET are deductible by the employer as ordinary and necessary business expenses under IRC Section 162. And, plan contributions are generally not taxed to participating employees," according to *National Underwriter Life & Health*. METs are typically designed to enable business owners to use pretax business funds to meet the life insurance liquidity needs of their estates. At the same time, the business owner may be able to reduce the company's accumulated earnings tax penalty (a flat 38.6 percent excise tax) by applying excess earnings to the MET fund.

THE IMPORTANCE OF LIFE INSURANCE

It may seem odd for small businesses to go to the trouble of forming a MET just for the sake of providing life insurance for employees. But life insurance has a variety of uses that make it a very attractive benefit, particularly for key employees. A small business might need to provide life insurance to its workers in order to compete with larger companies in attracting and retaining qualified employees. For example, in addition to providing benefits upon the death or disability of the insured, some forms of life insurance can be used as a tax-deferred investment to provide funds during a person's lifetime for retirement or everyday living expenses. There are also a number of specialized life insurance plans that allow small-business owners to reduce the impact of estate taxes on their heirs and protect their businesses against the loss of a key employee, partner, or stockholder.

Small businesses tend to depend on a few key people, some of whom are likely to be owners or partners, to keep operations running smoothly. Even though it is unpleasant to think about the possibility of a key employee becoming disabled or dying, it is important to prepare so that the business may survive and the tax implications may be minimized. In the case of a partnership, the business is formally dissolved when one partner dies. In the case of a corporation, the death of a major stockholder can throw the business into disarray. In the absence of a specific agreement, the person's estate or heirs may choose to vote the shares or sell them. This uncertainty could undermine the company's management, impair its credit, cause the flight of customers, and damage employee morale.

Life insurance can help small businesses protect themselves against the loss of a key person by providing a source of income to keep business running in the individual's absence. Partnership insurance basically involves each partner acting as beneficiary of a life insurance policy taken on the other partner. In this way, the

surviving partner is protected against a financial loss when the business ends. Similarly, corporate plans can ensure the continuity of the business under the same management and possibly fund a repurchase of stock if a major stockholder dies. Although life insurance is not tax deductible when the business is named as beneficiary, the business may deduct premium costs if a partner or owner is the beneficiary.

In addition to tax breaks, recruitment benefits, and business protection, participation in a MET also provides member companies with important economies of scale, collective bargaining leverage, and added strength against market volatility. In addition, a MET tends to involve low investment expense; cost-effective administrative support and reporting for plan participants, and some degree of fiduciary and regulatory oversight.

MET REQUIREMENTS

Participating in a MET enables a small business to provide life insurance to its key employees without subjecting them to negative tax implications. It does this by allowing tax-deductible contributions to a life insurance plan, made by the employer on behalf of employees, to be used for severance benefits. Basically, the cash value of the life insurance is available for severance benefits, while the mortality portion of the life insurance is payable to the beneficiary named by insured. In a MET, each employer's contribution to the plan must be available to pay benefits for all participants, regardless of their individual employer. This requirement may make anything other than a pure death benefit payout unappealing to small businesses. Whether a severance component is included or not, a MET must be structured properly in order to comply with the tax laws these rules are significantly less extensive than those pertaining to qualified pension and profitsharing plans.

The rules that a MET must follow in order to gain tax benefits are laid out in IRS Notice 95-34. This notice states that severance benefits can only be paid when the termination of employment is beyond an employee's control. Otherwise, if the severance arrangements appear to be providing deferred compensation benefits to an employee, the employer's tax deduction will be denied. The notice also states that the deduction will not be allowed for "nondeductible prepaid expenses," which may include contributions to the plan that are made as lump sums or using accelerated funding techniques.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

"BPAS Creates Multiple Employer Trust Partnership with IMANA." *BenefitsLink.com.* 26 March 2010. Available from: http://benefitslink.com/pr/detail.php?id=44097.

Budihas, John S. "METs Can Provide Tax Deductible Life Insurance." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 5 August 2002. Available from: http://goliath.ecnext.com/coms2/gi 0199 1963478/METs can provide tax deductible.html. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Epstein, Charles. "How a Welfare Benefit Trust Can Reduce Your Company's Costs." University of Massachusetts Amherst, Family Business Center. Available from http://www. umass.edu/fambiz/articles/money issues/welfare benefit trust.html. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Fletcher, Meg. "NAIC Scrutinizing MEWA Regulation; Plan Aims to Curb Fraud." *Business Insurance*. 14 February 2005.

U.S. Department of Labor. "Multiple Employer Welfare Arrangements under ERISA: A Guide to Federal and State Regulation." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ebsa/ Publications/mewas.html. Retrieved April 12, 2010.

Wright, Fiona. "Working Paper on Multiple Employer Pension Plans." Conversation on Coverage. Working Group III. Washington D.C.: Pension Rights Center. Available from: http://www.conversationoncoverage.org/research conducted/ Working Paper on Multiple Employer Pension Plans.pdf. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

MULTITASKING

Multitasking refers to the ability of an individual or machine to perform more than one task at the same time. In the field of human resources, multitasking is a popular term that is often used to describe how busy managers or business practitioners are able to accomplish ever more in the same amount of time. The term was popularized in the late 1990s with the increasing move to a 24-hours-perday, seven-days-per-week work and service culture. As globalization has continued to expand the number of time zones in which a business may operate, the need to be available around the clock has also expanded. Many use the term "24/7" as shorthand for a growing reality among many businesses that feel they must be accessible at all times. To keep up, people often feel that they must multitask. In fact, the term multitasking is now used regularly to describe what individuals do not only while at work but also in their roles as parents, friends, family members, and any number of other roles performed as part of the balancing act between professional and personal life.

MULTITASKING IN THE WORKPLACE

The multitasking abilities of both individuals and teams are important as companies strive to stay connected with customers, suppliers, and partners, and as new products and services are continually developed and introduced. Multitasking is becoming the norm as the amount of

information a manager or professional feels he or she must process increases at a staggering rate.

According to a 2009 survey conducted by online payroll provider SurePayroll, business owners have embraced multitasking as a way to help keep customers happy and keep their businesses running smoothly in a difficult economy. The survey found that 88 percent of small-business owners consider multitasking to be a key component in running a successful enterprise. Among respondents, 56 percent said they often handle three or more tasks simultaneously as they struggle to produce the same output levels with fewer resources.

Technological developments are facilitating the trend toward multitasking. They make it possible, for example, to receive and reply to e-mail messages while attending an awards banquet or student concert. Technological demands are also growing as a part of this trend. For example, computers can now commonly perform or execute several programs at the same time, which is a form of multitasking or multiprocessing. In the computer arena, multiprocessing sometimes implies that more than one central processing unit (CPU) is involved. When only one CPU is involved, the computer may switch from one program to another quickly enough to give the appearance of simultaneous execution.

THE DOWNSIDE OF MULTITASKING

Multitasking enables individuals to participate in many different types of activities on a daily basis. This diversity can lead to a feeling of increased excitement and richer experiences, which in turn helps fend off boredom and fosters inspiration and creativity. However, these benefits are accompanied by equally important drawbacks.

Many adept multitaskers have experienced an unexpected consequence when their ability to multitask was hampered, such as when their e-mail service was disabled for a period of time. They discovered that they were actually **more** productive during that period. What causes this increased productivity? in his book The New Brain: How the Modern Age Is Rewiring Your Mind, neurologist Richard Restak explains that the human brain works most efficiently "on a single task and for sustained rather than intermittent or alternating periods of time.... This doesn't mean that we can't perform a certain amount of multitasking but we do so at a decreased efficiency and accuracy." Very similar results have been found in other well-publicized studies from the University of Michigan and from Carnegie Mellon, which found that as the number of tasks undertaken simultaneously increases, the efficiency and accuracy with which each is done declines. Employee and customer relationships can also suffer from a heavy focus on multitasking. Building strong, lasting bonds requires a great deal of attention,

time, and effort, all of which are divided and diminished during multitasking.

EFFICIENT MULTITASKING

Business owners can help reduce the negative impact of multitasking and optimize results by getting organized. They should start by creating a prioritized list of projects and their associated daily tasks. The list can then be used to allocate dedicated work time for each task and manage overall work flow. Burnout is common among overworked individuals, so it is important that any daily activity plan includes a few short breaks each day. It may also be worth considering the use of outsourcing options for certain aspects of the business, such as payroll or marketing. Taking a few time-consuming tasks off the owner's plate can alleviate some pressure and allow the organization to focus on other responsibilities of operating the business and maintaining success.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brown, Arnold. "The All Purpose Employee." *Across the Board.* May 2000.

Harmon, Brad. "Is Multitasking Really That Good for Your Small Business?" *Christian Entrepreneur.* 9 March 2010. Available from: http://bx.businessweek.com/time manage ment/view?url=http%3A%2F%2Fbradleyaharmon. com% 2F2010%2F03%2Fis multi tasking really that good for your small business%2F. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Henig, Robin Marantz. "Driving? Maybe You Shouldn't Be Reading This." *New York Times.* 13 July 2004.

Koucky, Sherri, and Stephan Mraz. "Multitasking Gas Pump." Machine Design. 3 August 2000.

"Main Street Insights: Is Multitasking Hurting Small Business?" 16 July 2009. SurePayroll. Available from: http://www.surepayroll.com/spsite/press/releases/2009/release071609.asp. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Restak, Richard. The New Brain: How the Modern Age Is Rewiring Your Mind. Emmaus, Pa.: Rodale Books, 2003.

Vercillo, Kathryn. "Pros and Cons of Multi Tasking." *Productivity.* 6 April 2009. Available from: http://blog.c yclope series.com/2009/04/pros and cons of multi tasking/. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Wallis, Claudia. "The Multitasking Generation." *Time.* 27 March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights: Magee, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

MYERS-BRIGGS TYPE INDICATOR (MBTI)

The Myers-Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI) is an instrument designed to evaluate people and provide descriptive profiles of their personality types. Based on the theories

of psychologist Carl Jung (1875) 1961), it is widely used in the fields of business, education, and psychology.

MBTI was developed by Isabel Briggs Myers (1897 1980) and her mother, Katharine Cook Briggs (1875 1968), during World War II. The two women were acquainted with Jung's theories and sought to apply them to help civilians choose wartime jobs well-suited to their personality preferences. Myers and Briggs felt that this would make people happier and more productive in their work. Consulting Psychologists, Inc., bought the rights to MBTI in 1975. The company estimates that it administers MBTI testing to two million people per year worldwide. In addition to the test vehicle itself, the organization offers businesses some thirty-five MBTI-support products, including reports, guides, training programs, and facilitation tools.

MBTI BASICS

The MBTI system begins with a test in which participants respond to questions that provide clues about their basic outlook or personal preferences. These responses are scored to see where participants' preferences lie within four sets of attributes: extroversion/introversion; sensing/intuiting; thinking/feeling; and judging/perceiving.

The attributes extroversion (E) and introversion (I) are designed to indicate whether a participant derives his or her mental energy primarily from other people or from within. Similarly, the attributes sensing (S) and intuiting (N) explain whether a participant absorbs information best through data and details or through general patterns. The attributes thinking (T) and feeling (F) show whether a participant tends to make decisions based on logic and objective criteria or based on emotional intelligence. Finally, the attributes judging (J) and perceiving (P) indicate whether a participant makes decisions quickly or prefers to take a more casual approach and leave his or her options open.

The MBTI system organizes the four sets of attributes into a matrix of sixteen different personality types. Each type is indicated by a four-letter code. For example, ESTJ would designate a person whose primary attributes were extroversion, sensing, thinking, and judging. For each personality type, the MBTI system includes a profile which describes the characteristics common to people who fit into that category. For example, an article in the *Harvard Business Review* noted that people who fit into the category ISTP (introverted-sensing-thinking-perceiving) tend to be "cool onlookers quiet, reserved, and analytical; usually interested in impersonal principles, how and why mechanical things work; flashes of original humor," while people of type ENFJ (extroverted-intuiting-feeling-judging) are "sociable, popular; sensitive to praise and criticism; responsive and

responsible; generally feel real concern for what others think or want."

MBTI APPLICATIONS

MBTI is a popular evaluative tool. Many colleges and universities use it in career counseling to help guide students into appropriate fields for their personality types. In the business world, companies use it to make hiring decisions, identify leadership potential among employees, design training for specific employee needs, facilitate team building, and help resolve conflicts between employees. By giving people an increased understanding of their behavior and preferences, MBTI is said to help them increase their productivity, build relationships, and make life choices.

Companies seeking to translate MBTI findings into business advantage should act quickly. It is important for businesses to apply the results as part of specific action plans designed to leverage individual employee strengths. The plans should be flexible and encouraging, and they must be implemented as soon as possible after the MBTI results are publicized to participants. Waiting too long may cause employees to question the organization's motivation, perceive the exercise as a waste of time, and lose interest in using the results to facilitate improvements.

In addition to swift action, the small-business owner can help optimize understanding and application of MBTI results by encouraging frank but positive discussion among employees about the personality differences that were identified from the Myers-Briggs testing; embracing a variety of perspectives is important to business success. Employees should also be allowed to celebrate their talents as revealed through the MBTI results. Scores may reinforce or illuminate qualities or abilities that, when recognized, can boost morale, guide career development, and increase productivity.

Proponents of MBTI see the testing system as a valuable aid to personal development and growth. However, critics of MBTI argue that its personality profiles are so broad and ambiguous that they can be interpreted to fit almost anyone. Some also worry that, once a university career counselor or employer knows a person's "type," that person might tend to be pigeonholed or pushed in a certain direction regardless of his or her desires. Criticism based on "confirmation bias," namely that people tend to behave in ways that are predicted for them, has been offered but runs counter to experience. This critique asserts that a person who learns that he or she is "outgoing," according to MBTI, will be more likely to behave that way. Temperaments, however, are not that easily influenced by hearsay; shy people labeled outgoing will not suddenly become the life of the party any more than boisterous individuals will clam up just because a label has been placed on them. The real danger of personality stereotyping is that employees may feel confined by a designation and limit their pursuit of growth and achievement in other areas.

The Myers-Briggs assessment is not a cure-all for company hurdles or employee relations, but it can be a valuable tool to help improve communication, teambuilding, and effectiveness throughout the organization.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

CPP, Inc. "Myers Briggs Type Indicator." Available from: https://www.cpp.com/products/mbti/index.aspx. Retrieved March 29, 2010.

Hirsh, Sandra Krebs, and Jean M. Kummerow. Introduction to Type in Organizations. Consulting Psychologists Press, 2000.
 "Identifying How We Think: The Myers Briggs Type Indicator and the Hermann Brain Dominance Instrument." Harvard Business Review. July August 1997.

 Kahn, Alan R., and Kris Austen Radclifee. Mind Shapes: Understanding the Differences in Thinking and Communication. St. Paul, Minn.: Paragon House, 2005.
 Quenk, Naomi L. Essentials of Myers Briggs Type Indicator Assessment.. New York: Wiley, 1999.

"Training and Development." HR Magazine. January 2006. "Use the Myers Briggs Test (MBTI) to Your Company's Advantage." AllBusiness. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/human resources/employee development/2975176 1.html. Retrieved March 29, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

MYSTERY SHOPPING

Mystery shopping is a term that describes a field-based research technique of using independent auditors posing as customers to gather information about product quality and service delivery by a retail firm. The "mystery shopper" poses as a customer in order to gather information objectively on the business being studied. Getting a customer's view of one's business is a widely recognized tool in both the marketing and customer service arenas. When mystery shoppers are dispatched to visit a business, they use criteria developed by the client to evaluate the business. The focus is primarily on service delivery and the sales skills of employees. Their reports, usually written, are forwarded to the client and can be used in a number of ways. Mystery shoppers can also objectively evaluate competitors and their service delivery and product mix for comparison and benchmarking purposes.

The use of mystery shoppers is one way for a business to create a competitive edge. It may also serve retailers in developing and evaluating strategies to retain current customers. The first step in mystery shopping is to identify the firm's important customer service characteristics and objectives, which often flow from the organization's strategy and overall goals and objectives. Next a firm uses these

variables to develop a mystery shopping questionnaire, either alone or with the help or a consultant or mystery shopping firm. The survey can include a mix of narrative and check-off questions. Typical areas of assessment are customer service, suggestive selling and up-selling techniques, teamwork, employee and management activities, headcount, store appearance and organization, merchandise displays and stock, cleanliness of the location, signage and advertising compliance, time in line and time elapsed for service, product quality, order accuracy, customer preferences, cash handling, and return policies. After pretesting the questionnaire, a sample size as well as a period of time for the mystery shopping program is determined. Then mystery shoppers are hired to do an assessment, which can be on-site or via the telephone or even the Internet, and results are used for feedback.

USE OF MYSTERY SHOPPING RESULTS

Many restaurants, banks, supermarkets, and clothing retailers have used the technique, along with hotels, furniture stores, grocery stores, gas stations, movie theaters, automotive repair shops, bars, athletic clubs, bowling alleys, and almost any business where customer service is important. As the service sector of the economy increases, so does the demand for mystery shoppers.

Some retailers are large enough to have their own inhouse program in place. Smaller companies that do not have the resources to develop a quality mystery shopping program in-house use mystery shopping contractors. These contractors directly hire and train the mystery shoppers. The association representing such contractors, the Mystery Shopping Providers Association (MSPA), operates in North and South America, Europe, and Asia/Pacific and has a membership of more than 150 companies. Finding a contractor should therefore be relatively easy.

Managers can use the reports from mystery shoppers to evaluate their locations. The reports can measure training and levels of customer service pre- and posttraining. Mystery shopping allows managers to determine if the services employees are providing are appropriate. Shopping reports can assess promotional campaigns and even verify employees' honesty in handling cash and charges.

The use of mystery shopping is just one part of a company-wide program to develop and augment employee performance. The idea is to learn from a consumer's point of view which areas of service and product quality are most important and which areas need improvement. In many cases, this allows a company to address problem areas more quickly than they might have otherwise. Most professionals in the field advise that the results should be used for employee development and reward purposes and not for punishment. For example, employee recognition and incentive programs help promote desirable behaviors while reinforcing loyalty and morale.

CREATING A PLAN

Before initiating a mystery shopping investigation, small businesses should consider taking the following steps:

- Determine what insight is sought. Is the information aimed at improving customer service, verifying employee honesty, identifying competitor advantages, or something else?
- Recruit a reputable mystery shopping provider that can help determine how many shoppers are needed, the number of shopping visits required, the length of each visit, and the frequency of repeat visits. A reputable firm will provide savvy mystery shoppers who are adept at observing and communicating results. A firm should also be aware of the many mystery shopping scams. The MSPA can facilitate finding reputable providers.
- Develop an assessment program to determine how the shopping experience will be recorded (e.g., survey, summary, checklist).
- Determine which personnel will have access to the mystery shopping results. Appropriate data analysis is key.
- Create an action plan to address the results.
 Information without application is useless. Outline how the findings will be used to make improvements.

ONLINE MYSTERY SHOPPING

A growing trend in the mystery shopping field is the use of online mystery shopping. This approach is typically used to evaluate the products, services, and Web sites of companies engaging in e-commerce as a primary or significant part of their business. The key difference here is that the evaluation is conducted exclusively online. Mystery shoppers in the online arena are often used to assess the site's ease of use, marketing effectiveness, and customer service response.

Mystery shopping is a valuable tool for businesses and is especially helpful for small, start-up businesses that need accurate and fast information to assess their employees and compare their products and services to the competition.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Londis Mystery Shopper Aims to Boost Store Sales." *Grocer.* 18 February 2006.
- "Mystery Shopper: Aberdeen." Carpet/Flooring/Retail. 7 April 2006.
- Mystery Shopping Providers Association (MSPA). "What Is the MSPA?" Available from: http://www.mysteryshop.org/. Retrieved March 29, 2010.
- "No Mystery Here: Courtesy Counts." Convenience Store News. 27 March 2006.
- "Opinion: Reaction to Mystery Shopper." Chemist & Druggist. 18 March 2006.
- Smalley, Carol. "Guide to Using Mystery Shopping Techniques." Work.com. Available from: http://www.work. com/using mystery shopping techniques 193/. Retrieved March 29, 2010.
- "What Is an Online Web Mystery Shop?" *MyMommyBiz*. Available from: http://www.mymommybiz.com/mystery/webmysteryshop.html. Retrieved March 29, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by S. Miller, Anaxos

N

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION FOR THE SELF-EMPLOYED (NASE)

The National Association for the Self-Employed (NASE) is a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization that provides resources, benefits, and support for persons who are self-employed or own small independent businesses.

According to its Web site, NASE aims to bring "a broad range of benefits to help entrepreneurs succeed and to drive the continued growth of this vital segment of the American economy." The group also says it "provides bigbusinesses advantages to hundreds of thousands of microbusinesses across the United States." NASE defines a "micro-business" as one with ten or fewer employees.

Founded in 1981, NASE is a 501(c) (6) nonprofit organization with approximately 250,000 members across the United States. Applicants can choose a basic membership or a premium level that provides access to all the group's products and services. In recent years, the NASE membership has followed national demographic trends by skewing towards more service- and information-oriented businesses and to younger workers.

The four major areas in which NASE serves its members are:

- Value-added products and services, such as access to health insurance benefits for the self-employed
- Knowledge resources, a set of educational benefits, and tools and access to advisors to help small-business owners run their enterprises more effectively
- Legislative advocacy at the federal and state levels

- Business development grants
- · College scholarships for families of members

The organization is based in Dallas, Texas, and has staff in Washington, D.C. It is governed by a board of directors that consists of small-business owners from a cross-section of microbusinesses. The board sets strategic direction as well as overseeing and managing the various NASE activities.

PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

When NASE was formed in 1981, its initial mission was "to bring collective buying power and clout to [the] smallest businesses," according to its Web site. The group now provides a wide range of other choices to its members, including access to insurance, legal advice, and credit cards at discounted rates. "Through the organization's consolidated buying power, NASE members receive significant savings on many products and services," the group stated.

A primary reason many companies and entrepreneurs join NASE is for access to health insurance at discounted prices. While the impact of the U.S. health care reform that became law in 2010 continues to unfold, NASE has partnered for many years with a variety of insurance companies to provide access to such health care coverage as major medical, prescription drugs, dental, and vision plans.

"In most states, the NASE-contracted insurance companies offer traditional medical policies," Skip McGrath wrote in *Titanium EBay*. "However, some states have passed laws that guarantee coverage to every individual regardless of his current medical condition or history. In

these states, NASE only offers scheduled plans which have very strict limits on how much they will pay for hospital stays, surgeries, and other services."

Linda Rolie, in *Getting Back to Work*, suggested selfemployed persons should "explore the affordable health insurance offered by the National Association for the Self-Employed. Because of their very large membership base, they are able to negotiate very reasonable rates on health insurance and other forms of support."

NASE emphasizes health insurance because new companies see providing health coverage as a key advantage in recruiting employees. "Providing health benefits for employees is a substantial challenge for startup companies," Eric Koester wrote in *What Every Engineer Should Know About Starting a High-Tech Venture.* Koester continued, "According to a survey by the National Association for the Self-Employed, nearly all respondents agreed it was important or even necessary to offer a health insurance benefit to find and hire qualified people. However, the options available for smaller-sized companies to provide such a benefit are extremely limited."

Support for businesses seeking advice and information on accounting and taxes is also a key area of concern for NASE. The organization provides a variety of information at its Web site and access to tax professionals who are available to answer members' questions. The group also releases periodic press releases about trends, concerns, and changes regarding federal taxes, IRS audits, and similar topics.

Other products and services available to members at free or discounted prices include:

- · Home and automobile insurance
- · Office supplies
- Legal services
- Shipping services
- Travel, hotel, and car rental discounts (for both professional and personal trips)
- Payroll and payment processing
- Business consultants
- Web site building and hosting
- Communications and marketing
- Computer software
- Grocery and shopping coupons

KNOWLEDGE RESOURCES

NASE "has a great online database that can help with advice on tax deductions, affordable health insurance, methods of screening and hiring new employees, and the latest business trends," Desiree Smith-Daughety wrote in *Using Other People's Money to Get Rich.* The NASE is also frequently recommended as a resource in other books and articles about starting a small business.

The "Knowledge Center" section of the NASE Web site includes educational tools such as how-to articles, health insurance and tax resources, and access to NASE publications such as *Self Employed* magazine. The "My Consultants" section of the center also provides access to advisors on taxes, estate planning, and finance, as well as other experts who specialize in small businesses.

LEGISLATIVE ADVOCACY

Since the early 1980s, the NASE has had "a strong track record advocating for its members on Capitol Hill," the organization stated on its Web site. The group actively solicits input from its members on issues of concern to the small-business community. "The NASE provides an easy and timely way for micro-business owners to get involved and express their opinions to elected officials," the organization stated.

For example, NASE was heavily involved in lobbying over the 2010 U.S. health care reform legislation. Kristie Arslan, NASE executive director, told the *Washington Business Journal* that the self-employed will see no benefits from those changes until certain provisions become effective in 2014. Although "the self-employed are excluded" from such provisions as the Small Business Health Care Tax Credit, Arslan said she was "thrilled" with the progress that was made in that legislation.

According to the *National Journal*, the NASE is one of the key advocacy groups identified by congressional aides as the most significant organizations that carry the message of small businesses to Capitol Hill. Other groups identified in the article, "A Chorus of Voices Speak for Small Business," include the National Federation of Independent Business, the National Small Business Association, the Small Business Council of America, and the U.S. Chamber of Commerce Small Business Council. NASE "represents 250,000 of the tiniest small businesses those with less than 10 employees," Bara Vaida wrote. "The group has four registered lobbyists in Washington and spent \$690,000 on lobbying in the first nine months of 2009."

Key areas for the NASE's lobbying efforts include:

- · Access to affordable health coverage
- Fairness in tax compliance
- Self-employment taxes
- Home office deductions
- Tax cuts for small businesses
- Retirement security

- Federal programs supporting small businesses
- Keeping the Internet tax-free
- Similar issues related to the economy and microbusinesses

BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT GRANTS

The NASE's Business Development Program provides individual grants for up to \$5,000 to help members expand and grow their businesses. Members apply for the grants through an online application process. Grant proceeds are used to address specific business needs such as computer and industrial equipment, marketing materials, hiring part-time staff, and other expenses. The organization awarded \$95,243 in grants to twenty members during 2009, almost \$10,000 more than it provided during 2008. The program began in 2006 and had awarded more than \$400,000 in grants by 2010.

COLLEGE SCHOLARSHIPS

Since 1989 NASE has awarded more than \$1.8 million in merit-based scholarships to the dependents of NASE members. In 2009 NASE awarded eighteen students scholarships of \$4,000 each. Another student received a \$12,000 scholarship and is eligible to receive another \$12,000 over the following 3 years by meeting high academic standards.

NASE has two types of scholarships. The \$4,000 scholarships are based on such qualifications as leadership skills, teacher recommendations, and prior academic performance. The NASE Future Entrepreneur Scholarship can be worth up to \$24,000. On its Web site, NASE stated this award is "the largest scholarship of its kind in the U.S. and the only program that promotes the entrepreneurial philosophy. This unique opportunity is awarded each spring to one ambitious individual who demonstrates the characteristics of a future micro-business owner."

The 2009 entrepreneur scholarship award went to Joe Pielago, a student at the University of San Francisco, according to an article in *Walletpop*. Nicole Charky wrote that Pielago launched his own company that provides streetwear clothing drawn from the Southern California culture. His company, VOILA, was incorporated in 2007 and has four employees. The firm provides T-shirts, hats, tank tops and other goods.

In recent years, the NASE has continued to expand its programs, benefits and advocacy activities on behalf of microbusinesses and entrepreneurs. Current information about the NASE, including benefits and membership rates, are available at its Web site, www.nase.org.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Charky, Nicole. "Teen Entrepreneur Turns Passion for Clothes in to Cash for College." *Walletpop*. Available from: http://www.walletpop.com/blog/2010/04/29/teen entrepreneur turns passion for clothes into cash for colleg/.

- Haynes, V. Dion. "Room to Grow and Buck the Odds:Co working Centers at D.C.'s Affinity Lab, Small Firms Rent Space." Washington Post. 1 February 2010, A12.
- Hoover, Kent. "Health Tax Credit Could Help Some Small Firms." Washington Business Journal. 19 April 2010.
- Hunt, Dianna. "D FW Firm Is Working to Get Ahead of the Insurance Curve." Fort Worth Star Telegram. 18 April 2010, D1.
- Hurley, Becky. "IRS to Conduct 6,000 Random Business Audits." *Colorado Springs Business Journl.* 1 October 2009.
- Koester, Eric. What Every Engineer Should Know about Starting a High Tech Business Venture. Boca Raton, Fla: CRC Press, 2009.
- McGrath, Skip. *Titanium EBay: A Tactical Guide to Becoming a Millionaire Powerseller.* New York: Penguin, 2009.
- National Association for the Self Employed (NASE). *BASE*. Available from: http://www.nase.org.
- "National Association for the Self Employed and UnitedHealthcare Forge Alliance." *Insurance Weekly News.* 5 February 2010, p. 8.
- Rolie, Linda K. Getting Back to Work: Everything You Need to Bounce Back and Get a Job After a Layoff. New York: McGraw Hill, 2009.
- "Small Business News: The Golden Age?" Small Business Trends. 29 April 2010.
- Smith Daughety, Desiree. Using Other People's Money to Get Rich: Secrets, Techniques, and Strategies Investors Use Every Day Using OPM to Make Millions. Ocala, Fla: Atlantic Publishing Group, 2010.
- "Tax Trips for Procrastinators from NASE National Tax Advisor, CPA." States News Service. 31 March 2010.
- "Tired of Tracking Business Miles by Hand? We Have an App for That!" *Targeted News Service*. 17 March2010.
- "United States: Business School Scholarships and Grants for Students." *TendersInfo.* 16 February 2010.
- Vaida, Barb. "A Chorus of Voices Speak for Small Business." National Journal. 7 January 2010.

Hickman, Anaxos

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF SMALL BUSINESS INVESTMENT COMPANIES (NASBIC)

Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs) are privately organized and managed venture capital firms licensed by the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) to make equity capital or long-term loans available to small companies. The Small Business Investment Act of 1958 provided the legal basis upon which this program has been developed and outlines the licensing procedures used by the SBA to register SBICs. The National Association of Small Business Investment Companies (NASBIC) is the association that unites these independent SBICs. The primary concern

of NASBIC is providing representation before government on behalf of the SBIC industry. The association is located at 1100 H St., NW, Suite 610, Washington, DC 20005; 202-628-5055. The association's Web site is www.nasbic.org.

According to NASBIC, the several thousand SBICs operating in the United States and Puerto Rico are privately organized and managed financial institutions that invest capital in small independent businesses. They differ from venture capital firms in that they are licensed by the SBA. In exchange for investing only in small businesses, the SBA helps SBICs qualify for government-insured long-term loans. SBICs have complete control over their own lending policies and investment choices and are not bound by government regulation to make capital available to any particular type of business or business owner. Among the companies that began with funding from an SBIC are Apple Computer, Federal Express (now FedEx), Outback Steakhouse, America Online, and Intel. According to NAS-BIC, since its inception in 1958 the SBIC program has provided \$57 billion in long-term debt and equity growth capital to more than 100,000 small U.S. companies.

SSBICs, or Special Small Business Investment Companies, are identical to SBICs except that they tend to concentrate their lending in the area of socially and economically disadvantaged entrepreneurs. However, all SBICs may consider applicants from all backgrounds.

SBICs and SSBICs, like most venture capital firms, depend on the health of the economy to offer new capital to small businesses. The venture capital sector was especially hard hit by the recession of 2008 and 2009. In 2009 venture capital firms committed \$15.2 billion, less than half the amount committed in 2008 and one-seventh the funds committed in 2000, according to the National Venture Capital Association (NVCA). To counter the downturn, venture capital investors began capping investment size and targeting new investment areas that offered ripe opportunities. The federal government also stepped in: the administration of President Barack Obama set aside some \$2 billion of the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) specifically for U.S. small businesses. Among its many rule changes designed to loosen small business capital, ARRA added money to SBICs investing in a single fund (from \$137 million to \$150 million) and enabled SBICs to invest more of an SBAbacked fund in a single company (up to 30 percent compared to 20 percent previously). Leveraged SBICs quickly pounced on the newly available SBA money.

The NVCA further lobbied Congress to allow venture capital companies to compete for money normally reserved for small businesses through the Small Business

Innovation Research program (SBIR). Small-business owners that depended on SBA-backed loans argued against the prospect of competing with venture capital firms for government programs, however. The owner of Invocon, a Texas-based manufacturer of high-tech electronics with 25 employees, told the *Wall Street Journal* that opening up SBIR contracts to venture firms would hurt companies like his own. Invocon had won \$9 million in federal assistance since 1991.

FACTORS IN APPROACHING AN SBIC

Small-business owners contemplating a pitch to a SBIC should be mindful of the following considerations, according to NASBIC:

- Loan size. Consider the amount of capital the business will need when choosing a particular SBIC as their policies differ and many have a defined range within which they are willing to lend.
- 2. Loan type. Deciding in advance whether the business will be better served by a straight loan, an equity investment, or another kind of financing is useful. Different SBICs offer different options.
- Industry. Some SBICs choose to lend only to businesses in a particular industrial sector, due to the expertise of the SBIC's officers or directors.
- 4. Geography. Although SBICs may operate regionally or even nationally, it is wise to look into the closest suitable SBIC, because they tend to lend to businesses in their general locale.

Seekers of financing should also note that SBICs may consider working in conjunction with one another to provide pooled capital if a special case merits a departure from standard policy, so no one company should be immediately ruled out.

Requirements. A business qualifies as a "small business" according to NASBIC parameters if it has a net worth under \$18 million and average after-tax earnings of less than \$6 million for the past 2 years. If a business fails these tests, it may still qualify under employment or annual sales parameters.

When presenting a business to a SBIC for consideration, business owners must provide a business plan that includes information on every aspect of the operation, including detailed descriptions of the product or service and the facilities; an explanation of the customer base and distribution system; a description of the business's competition; an account of all key personnel and their qualifications; and financial statements, such as balance sheets and revenue projections. The ultimate acceptance or denial

process will take a few weeks, although an indication will be made immediately of general interest or lack thereof.

When considering all sources of funding, a small-business owner should weigh the appropriateness of each source with his or her needs. The wide variety of funding options provides many choices, with only a small number, perhaps, that will be suitable. SBICs provide a unique offering in that they have the security of the government behind them, but with the flexibility of a private firm as well.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anderson, Mark. "Investors Say Reform May Threaten SBA Venture Capital Funds." Finance and Commerce Daily Newspaper, Minnesota. 27 March 2004.
- Barlas, Stephen. "Something Ventured." Entrepreneur. July 2000.
 Gillis, Tom S. Guts & Borrowed Money: Straight Talk for Starting
 & Growing Your Small Business. Austin, Tex.: Bard Press,
 1997.
- Gupta, Udayan. "Back to the Future for Venture Capital." Institutional Investor Magazine. 29 January 2010.
- Janecke, Ron. "The National Association of Small Business Investment Companies." St. Louis Business Journal. 1 November 1999.
- National Association of Small Business Investment Companies (NASBIC). *The Small Business Investment Company (SBIC) Program.* Available from: http://www.nasbic.org/. Retrieved March 22, 2010.
- O'Hara, Patrick D. SBA Loans: A Step by Step Guide. New York: Wiley, 2002.
- Pepper Hamilton LLP. "Description of the Small Business Investment Company Program Participation by Funds Using Debentures." Washington, DC: Pepper Hamilton LLP. January 2009. Available from: http://www.nasbic.org/ ?page=SBIC Detailed Pepper.
- Spors, Kelly K. "Federal Aid Sought for Equity Backed Companies." Wall Street Journal. 21 April 2009.
- Tice, Carol. "The Venture Capital Infusions." *Entrepreneur*. August 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/magazine/entrepreneur/2009/august/202588.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF WOMEN BUSINESS OWNERS

As of 2008 there were 10.1 million women-owned businesses (75 percent ownership or more) in the United States, employing 13 million people, according to the Center for Women's Business Research. Roughly 40 percent of all privately held firms are comprised of women-owned companies. As the number of women-owned businesses grows, representation and support for female entrepreneurs and business owners becomes more and more visible. The National Association of Women

Business Owners (NAWBO), based in Washington D.C., provides women-owned businesses with a resource for such support and representation. Covering the manyfaceted interests of women entrepreneurs in all areas of business, NAWBO has chapters all across the United States and maintains affiliate chapters around the world. Membership is available through annual dues paid to both the national organization and to a local chapter.

NAWBO began as a small group of Washington, D.C., businesswomen who started meeting in 1975 as a networking group, discussing mutual experiences, exchanging information, and helping to develop business skills for group members. The group incorporated as NAWBO that same year. The first members in the newly formed organization were recruited in 1976, and in 1978 the first national chapters were formed. Today, its headquarters are located at 601 Pennsylvania Ave. NW, South Building, Suite 900, Washington, DC 20004; 800-556-2926. It also maintains an informative Web site at www.nawbo.org.

NAWBO's vision and mission statement encompasses propelling women entrepreneurs into "economic, social and political spheres of power worldwide." Principle aims of the organization, as articulated in its mission statement, include:

- 1. Strengthening the wealth-creating capacity of members and promoting economic development
- 2. Creating innovative and effective changes in the business culture
- 3. Building strategic alliances, coalitions, and affiliations
- Transforming public policy and influencing opinion makers

In addition, NAWBO provides women entrepreneurs with assistance in gaining access to financial opportunities. For instance, the organization offers special loans, discount prices on certain equipment and services, and other opportunities which may translate into substantial savings on the start-up costs of business. NAWBO also provides educational experiences and leadership training, and sponsors a wide range of special conferences, workshops, seminars, and counseling services. Finally, the organization's local, regional, national and international contacts provide networking opportunities that may be otherwise unavailable to small, women-owned businesses.

Like most small businesses, women-owned enterprises were especially pummeled by the economic recession of 2008 and 2009. A \$787 billion federal bailout package aimed to revitalize small businesses, including those owned by women. However, only 34 percent of \$39 billion in direct federal contracts were awarded to small businesses (7.6 percent of which were owned by women), according

to the Kirwan Institute. Since more than three-quarters of stimulus funds flowed through state and city governments, measuring the exact impact of direct federal spending on women-owned businesses proved difficult at best. Additionally, lending to women entrepreneurs became especially constricted between 2008 and 2009. In 2009, for instance, in New Jersey, women-owned businesses accounted for only 23 percent of loans backed by the Small Business Administration, a decrease from the previous 2 years, according to *NJBIZ*.

In addition to its position as "helping hand," NAWBO has established a strong political presence, emerging as a strong voice of advocacy for small, women-owned businesses. For example, the group was instrumental in supporting and helping to pass the 1988 Women's Business Ownership Act, which expanded women entrepreneurs' access to credit markets; instituted a 3-year, \$10 million training and technical support initiative for women business owners; and created a National Women's Business Council. The organization also founded the Center for Women's Business Research to provide data to counter negative perceptions of women-owned businesses. A regular presence at the White House and on Capitol Hill, NAWBO members work to make sure that the needs of women-owned businesses are represented: the organization spoke to the Obama administration in 2010 regarding expanding federal contracting opportunities for women-owned small businesses.

Affiliations. NAWBO is the U.S. representative in Les Femmes Chefs d'Entreprises Mondiales (FCEM, or The World Association of Women Entrepreneurs) with chapters in more than sixty countries, representing thousands of businesses. This affiliation allows NAWBO members access to international business ideas and trends and provides networking opportunities throughout the world.

The National Foundation for Women Business Owners (NFWBO) is a nonprofit research and leadership development foundation established by NAWBO. This offshoot of NAWBO gathers information about womenowned businesses and makes that information available to organizations around the globe.

NAWBO is also affiliated with the Small Business Technology Coalition (SBTC) and with the Women Business Owners Corporation (WBOC), which helps small women-owned businesses compete for government contracts. This organization helps women entrepreneurs and business owners to meet professional certification and training needs.

In 2003 NAWBO formed the NAWBO Institute for Entrepreneurial Development (IED). This 501(c)3 organization seeks to expand the educational opportunities for emerging and established women entrepreneurs.

NAWBO IED initiatives have included the sponsorship of educational programming at NAWBO's annual Women's Business Conferences. The program also supports the issuance of conference scholarships for emerging women entrepreneurs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Center for Women's Business Research. "Key Facts about Women Owned Businesses." McLean, VA: Center for Women's Business Research. Available from: http://www.womensbusinessresearchcenter.org/research/keyfacts. Retrieved March 23, 2010.
- Fisher, Anne. "Which Women Get Big? When It Comes to Building Large Businesses, Women Lag Far Behind Men But That's Changing Fast." Fortune Small Business. 1 April 2006.
- Gee, Sharon. "NAWBO Getting Serious About Women's Business." Birmingham Business Journal. 11 August 2000.
- Hagar, Ray. "Hispanic Beauty Shops Escape Recession's Grip." Reno Gazette Journal. 31 December 2009.
- Lee, Evelyn. "In Securing Credit, Women Must Clear Unique Hurdles." *NJBIZ.* 14 December 2009.
- National Association of Women Business Owners. "About NAWBO." Available from: http://nawbo.org/section 2.cfm. Retrieved March 23, 2010.
- National Association of Women Business Owners. "NAWBO Members' Optimism Rebounding." Washington, DC: NAWBO, 2010. Available from: http://nawbo.org/content 10048.cfm.
- "NAWBO Attends White House Meeting on Women's Contracting Program." *Targeted News Service.* 4 March 2010.
- Thompson, Krissah. "Minority Business Advocates Question Relief from Stimulus." Washington Post. 18 January 2010.
- U.S. Census Bureau. Survey of Business Owners Women Owned Firms: 2002. August 2006. Available from: http://www.census.gov/csd/sbo/. Retrieved April 12, 2010.
- Vestil, Donna. "Businesses Owned by Women Fuel National Growth." Kansas City Star. 28 June 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NATIONAL BUSINESS INCUBATION ASSOCIATION (NBIA)

The National Business Incubation Association (NBIA), founded in 1985, is a nonprofit organization comprised of business incubator developers and managers, corporate joint venture partners, venture capital investors, and economic development professionals. The association seeks to promote the growth of new business and educate the business and investor community about the benefits of incubators. NBIA offers information and training on how to form and manage incubators; conducts statistical

research; provides a referral service; and publishes a newsletter, membership directory, various reports and monographs, and a state of the industry analysis. NBIA also hosts an annual convention where it bestows a number of industry awards.

Business incubators are facilities that provide shared resources for young businesses, such as office space, consultants, and personnel. They may also provide access to financing and technical support. For new businesses, these services provide a more protected environment in which to grow before they become self-sustaining. The ultimate goal of any business incubator is to produce viable businesses, called "graduates" of the incubator. In 2010 there were an estimated 1,900 NBIA-affiliated business incubators in operation across the United States as well as affiliates in more than sixty countries.

A business qualifying for incubator assistance must meet certain criteria, in much the same way it would for a venture capital firm. Some incubators have diversified interests, accepting different types of start-ups into the fold, whereas others concentrate in one particular area or industry. For instance, some special interest incubators exclusively support women and minority-owned businesses, and others choose to focus on innovative software or medical applications.

A variety of sponsors support incubators. Some incubators are supported by government and nonprofit bodies. These incubators' main goals are job creation, tax base expansion, and economic diversification. Other incubators are affiliated with universities and provide faculty, alumni, and related groups with research and business opportunities. In addition, a number of incubators are hybrids combining resources from both government and the private sector.

For-profit incubators surged in popularity during the 1990s. This growth was fed in general by the decade's explosive economic expansion, and specifically by the advent of e-commerce. However, NBIA estimates that the majority of for-profit incubators fail within 2 years of opening. For this reason, the NBIA encourages entrepreneurs to research incubators carefully before committing to membership.

Small businesses that join incubators typically pay rent and take advantage of space and shared services that might otherwise be too costly for a start-up. Photocopier, printers, and fax machines might seem trivial, but they are three fewer expenses a new business has to worry about when joining an incubator program. Often a small business will have to expand while still in an incubator program incubators usually rewrite a lease to enable their businesses to grow while still utilizing their services.

Some incubators are more selective than others in accepting new businesses into their programs. The Lennox

Tech Enterprise Center, an incubator based outside of Rochester, New York, turns away businesses when owners show no interest in getting coached or trained. Mentoring is an important component to many incubator programs and one that entrepreneurs should be willing to accept as part of their growth prospects.

Business incubators can be an important source of capital and space for new businesses in tough economic times. As a result of the recession of 2008 and 2009, venture capital funding dropped 47 percent in 2009 compared to a year earlier, the slowest fund-raising year since 1993, according to Thomson Reuters. Venture capital performance, which is the measure of a venture capitalist's return on his or her investment, similarly suffered as funded businesses struggled under a worsening economy.

While the recession shuttered many small businesses, some incubator- start-ups showed remarkable resiliency. DocuTap, a healthcare software service provider based in Sioux Falls, South Dakota, started as a one-man business in 2000 and grew into a national business with twentyseven employees. The company graduated from the South Dakota Technology Business Center incubator program in 2007 and in 2009 was named a finalist for Outstanding Incubator Graduate award by NBIA. DocuTap was able to weather the economic downturn by focusing on a burgeoning sector of the health care industry: urgent-care facilities. DocuTap's software products include Web check-in, patient registration, document management, and integrated fax services. One of the first tenants of the technology center, the company moved out of the incubator program in 2007 and has since thrived by focusing on a core industry segment and specializing its products and marketing around that segment.

Membership. Membership in the NBIA conveys a variety of benefits. They include a subscription to the NBIA Review, the association's newsletter; access to a membersonly listsery; research, documentation, and dissemination services; support from NBIA staff for information and referrals; legislative and government program updates; and discounts on publications, educational materials, software products, and insurance products from Aon Affinity Insurance Services, among other services. Annual membership dues range from \$525 to \$1,500 depending on the type of membership. The organization offers three main membership plans to incubator programs: Silver (three people receive full membership benefits plus one discount coupon for books, Webinars, conference registration, etc.); Gold (six people receive full membership benefits plus two discount coupons); and Platinum (twelve people receive full membership benefits plus three discount coupons). Organizations not actively involved in developing or operating an incubator may also become NBIA members as a consultant/vendor/service provider (five or fewer employees) or corporate member (more than five employees). Businesses may contact the organization by mail or phone for information on how to apply for membership. The National Business Incubator Association's headquarters are at 20 East Circle Drive, Suite 37198, Athens, OH 45701; 740-593-4331. It also maintains a Web site at www.nbia.org.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Daneman, Matthew. "Incubators Aim for Startup Successes." Democrat & Chronicle. 21 March 2010.

"Despite Fourth Quarter Increase Venture Capital Industry Experiences Slowest Annual Period for Dollars Committed Since 2003." Thomson Reuters. 1 January 2010. Available from: http://www.nvca.org/index.php?option=com docman &task=doc download&gid=538&Itemid=93.

"Due Diligence Advised in Picking Business Incubator." Business First Columbus.. 1 September 2000.

Hayhow, Sally. A Comprehensive Guide to Business Incubation. National Business Incubation Association, 1996.

Hayhow, Sally. Business Incubation: Building Companies, Jobs and Wealth, National Business Incubation Association, 1997.

"Incubators Lay an Egg." Business Week. 9 October 2000.

Krizner, Ken. "Incubators: Help Startup Companies Get Off the Ground." *Expansion Management*. July 2005.

National Business Incubation Association. "About NBIA." Available from: http://www.nbia.org/about nbia/. Retrieved March 25, 2010.

National Venture Capital Association. "Venture Capital Industry Sees Further Deterioration of 10 Year Returns." 1 February 2010. Available from: http://www.nvca.org/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_download&gid=551& Itemid=93.

Rice, Mark P., and Jana Matthews. Growing New Ventures, Creating New Jobs: Principles and Practices of Successful Business Incubation. Westport, Conn.: Quorum Books, 1995.

Zell, Brent. "DocuTap's Growth from Startup Draws Honor." Argus Leader. 22 April 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NATIONAL FEDERATION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS (NFIB)

The National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB) is a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization that provides resources, benefits, and support services for small businesses across the United States.

NFIB describes itself as the "leading small business association representing small and independent businesses." The NFIB Web site states that the group's mission is "to promote and protect the right of our members to own, operate and grow their businesses. NFIB also gives its members a power in the marketplace. By pooling the

purchasing power of its members, the National Federation of Independent Business gives members access to many business products and services at discounted costs. NFIB also provides timely information designed to help small businesses success."

Founded in 1943, NFIB had grown to approximately 600,000 members at its height in the late 1990s. By around 2009, membership had fallen to about 350,000 but it still ranked as the largest such group in the country. A key feature of NFIB is the frequent surveys of members, which form the basis of its political lobbying efforts at the state and national levels.

The major areas in which NASE serves its members are:

- Access to price savings on a wide range of business products and services, including health and worker's compensation insurance
- Access to expert advice on taxes, law, and other areas of expertise
- Knowledge resources such as books, online articles, and posters that provide guidance in such areas as law, taxes, accounting, and human resources
- Legislative advocacy at the federal and state levels through its lobbying activities, as well as contributions to candidates through its political action committee (PAC)
- College scholarships and mentoring programs through its Young Entrepreneur Foundation

The NFIB is based in Nashville, Tennessee, with its federal government lobbying operations in Washington, D.C. NFIB also has offices and active staff in all fifty state capitals.

PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

The NFIB provides its members access to many business products and services at discounted costs. NFIB pools the purchasing power of its members to obtain discounts similar to those of large corporations.

Products and services available to members at discounted prices include:

- Health care and workers' compensation insurance in certain states
- · Computers and information technology
- Office supplies
- Shipping and freight services
- Banking
- Payroll and credit card processing
- Business consultants

- Web site building and hosting
- · Sales leads
- Commercial credit reports
- Online training programs
- Workplace safety software programs, safety training videos, and similar materials on risk management practices

Members can also receive workplace safety and training information, free federal government workplace posters, online discussion forums, and access to the bimonthly *MyBusiness* magazine. A toll-free employment law hotline provides answers to questions about workplace issues.

In addition to nationwide benefits, the NFIB also provides additional products and services that are specific to the state where a member's business is located. These can include merchant card rates, office supplies, computer monitors, and health insurance on a state-by-state basis.

SURVEYS AND KNOWLEDGE RESOURCES

The NFIB gathers data from and shares information with its members in two ways: first, the extensive surveys it conducts regularly to gauge member sentiment on political issues and the current state of the economy; second, the resources on running a business that it distributes to its membership.

One of the earliest hallmarks of the NFIB was its many surveys to gauge member sentiment about problems, priorities, and opinions on various issues facing small businesses. In some cases, these surveys drive the organization's legislative initiatives at both the federal and state levels. The results of those surveys and other studies done by the NFIB Research Foundation are also a useful tool for making small-business owners' concerns known to the general public.

The NFIB's monthly survey of small business optimism is also widely cited by newspapers, magazines, and businesses to represent the views of noncorporate business owners on current trends. The surveys also look at smallbusinesses owners' positions and concerns about the economy and related subjects. For example, the Washington Post reported that in 2010, while federal officials were working to make more loans available to help jump-start the stalled economy, an NFIB survey found 51 percent of NFIB members were concerned about slow sales, while only 8 percent were worried about difficulties obtaining credit. The same survey also showed one-third of those business owners had taken out loans against their personal homes to obtain funds to continue running their companies. The results led NFIB leaders to advocate other approaches to helping small businesses get back on their feet instead of increased loan availability. The survey was also cited in

such publications as Northwestern Financial Review, US Banker, Investment Advisor, and CFO Magazine.

Similarly, other articles in the *Washington Post* and *U.S. News and World Report* cited an NFIB survey indicating Congressional proposals for tax incentives and other measures were unlikely to stimulate or impact small business hiring and capital spending. That survey indicated small businesses would continue to be cautious until the general economy improved and customers resumed prerecession spending habits. An article in *Fleet Owner* noted that Ford Motor Company cited the NFIB's "optimism index" as an early indicator of economic recovery.

While knowledge about its members' concerns is one key to achieving the NFIB's goals, providing knowledge that helps those members grow and succeed in their businesses is also an important component of the organization's offerings. NFIB offers Webinars, books, articles, and access to expert advice on a variety of topics. The general categories of member-oriented research include starting and selling a business; finance and accounting; sales and marketing; staffing; technical and office support; safety; training; and management and leadership. Many of these resources are available free of charge or at significant discounts to active members.

NFIB also provides a number of legal resources through its Small Business Legal Center foundation. The center has a free employment law hotline, a toll-free number that members can call to obtain advice on legal issues in the workplace. The NFIB Web site also contains articles on compliance issues in such areas as workers' compensation, labor, immigration, wages, and general human resources topics.

POLITICAL LOBBYING

Since its founding in the 1940s, the NFIB has had a long tradition of advocating for its members on Capitol Hill and in state capitols across the country. Through its extensive surveys and offices in all fifty states, the group actively solicits input from its members on issues of concern to the small-business community. That local input drives the legislative advocacy agenda at both levels of government.

An article in the *Idaho Business Review* quoted Suzanne Budget, the NFIB's Idaho state director, as saying the organization typically requires 60 percent of its members to support a given issue before it takes a stand. She noted the NFIB's strength comes not from advocating issues supported by a small group of members in a certain trade, for example, but by tackling issues with a broad range of interest throughout its ranks.

The *National Journal* reported that the NFIB "is the most established small business trade group in D.C., with a foothold in almost every congressional district." The

report stated that NFIB had \$92 million in revenues in 2008, and that it spent \$2.3 million on lobbying activities during the first nine months of 2009.

In addition to federal issues, the NFIB's state offices are also active at the local level. Various media reports show the NFIB calling for budget cuts to reduce spending in New York and Colorado; opposing a Virginia measure to require insurance coverage for autistic children; resisting Idaho plans for sales tax increases and cell phone bans for drivers; and urging the governor of Georgia to sign a bill providing tax credits for job creation.

Key areas for the NFIB lobbying efforts include:

- · Health care issues at the state and federal levels
- Competition
- Job creation, particularly incentives and businessfriendly policies that encourage smaller companies to hire more employees
- · Regulatory reform
- Immigration
- · Labor issues and practices
- Social Security
- Tax policies, including payroll tax holidays for both employers and employees, reducing the personal income tax rate, and clarifying IRS rules for worker classification
- Technological innovations
- Other issues related to the economy and the interests of small businesses

COLLEGE SCHOLARSHIPS AND HIGH SCHOOL PROGRAMS

The NFIB's Young Entrepreneurs Foundation provides scholarships and other programs to promote "the importance of small business and free enterprise to the nation's youth,"; according to its Web site. The foundation's mission statement says it is "committed to educating young people about the critical role of small business and the American free enterprise system."

One of the most visible activities is the foundation's Young Entrepreneurs Awards, a scholarship program "designed to reward and encourage entrepreneurial talents among high school students."; The awards range from \$1,000 to \$10,000 each, which students can apply towards tuition at the university, college or vocational/technical school of their choice. The scholarships began in 2003. By its eighth year in 2010, the NFIB Young Entrepreneurs Foundation had awarded 2,095 scholarships to graduating high school seniors totaling almost \$2.4 million.

According to a report in the *Idaho Business Review* on that state's winners, students are nominated by NFIB members. Candidates submit essays outlining the entrepreneurial activities they have engaged in and what their goals are for the future. The selection process also considers grade and standardized test scores, the report noted. In 2009 6,000 applications were received and 168 scholarships totaling more than \$600,000 were awarded, according to the report.

The foundation's other activities are under the umbrella of an "entrepreneur in the classroom" program. This group of programs includes a free curriculum and resources for high school students, a "Johnny Money" online teaching game, and the "Take Time to Teach (T3)" mentoring program. The T3 program shows young people how to start and run their own businesses. The foundation also recognizes teachers and other mentors who work with students learning about small business.

In recent years, the NFIB has continued to expand its activities on behalf of small and independent businesses by moving more of its resources online. Current information about the NFIB, including benefits, products, services and membership rates, are available at its Web site, www.nfib.com.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Appelbaum, Binyamin, and Mui, Ylan. "Small Firms Struggle to Get Growing Again." *Washington Post.* 23 February 2010, p. A12.

Brady, David. Rich Democracies, Poor People: How Politics Explain Poverty. New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

Daniels, Brady. *Entrepreneur Guilde 2010*. New York: Small Business Zone, 2010.

"Ford: Luck or Good Planning?" Fleet Owner. 1 September 2009.

Garver, Rob. "What Now?" US Banker. February 2010, 18.
 Gillentine, Amy. "Colorado Businesses Could Shoulder Costs of Cuts." Colorado Springs Business Journal. 15 January 2010.

Golden, John. "Small business Advocate Calls for Owners to Pressure State for Changes." Westchester County Business Journal. 1 March 2010, p. 13.

Hanson, Joyce. "NFIB Index Shows Optimism of Small Business at 19 Month High." *Investment Advisor*. May 2010.

Hicken, Robb. "Small Business Owners in Idaho Weigh in on Sales Tax, Cell Phone Use." *Idaho Business Review, Boise.* 25 February 2010.

Hrebenar, Ronald, and Bryson Morgan. Lobbying in America: a Reference Handbook. Santa Barbara, Calif.: ABC CLIO, 2009.

"Lewiston Senior Wins NFIB Scholarship." *Idaho Business Review, Boise.* 6 May 2010.

Loee, Jaimy. "Delicate Procedure." *PR Week.* 30 September 2009, p. 30.

Mandelbaum, Robb. "Strange Bedfellows." Fortune Small Business. September 2009, p. 72.

Moran, Michael. *Business, Politics, and Society: An Anglo American Comparison*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

Mui, Ylan, and Cho, David. "Small Business Leery of Obama's Job Creation Plan." Washington Post. 29 January 2010, p. A14.

National Federation of Independent Business. Web site. Available from: http://www.nfib.com.

Newman, Rick. "Why There's So Much Doubt about a Recovery." U.S. News and World Report. 13 April 2010.

Russell, Roger. "Employee or Contractor? IRS Aims to Correct Worker Misclassification." *Accounting Today.* 19 October 2009, p. 16.

"Senate Kills Bill to Ban Fundraising at Mansion." Washington Post. 26 February 2009, p. VA04.

Simsek, Zeki, Michael Lubatkin, John Veiga, and Richard Dino. "The Role of an Entrepreneurially Alert Information System in Promoting Corporate Entrepreneurship." *Journal of Business Research* 62, no. 8 (August 2009): 810.

Stuart, Alix. "Small Consolation." CFO Magazine. December 2009.

Tampone, Kevin. "Business Groups Take on Paterson's Budget" *Central New York Business Journal.* 22 January 2010, p. 4.

Telschow, Tony. "Small Business' BIG CHALLENGE." Northwestern Financial Review . 15 March 2010, 8.

"Two Idaho Students Win NFIB Scholarships." *Idaho Business Review, Boise.* 26 May 2009.

Vaida, Bara. "A Chorus of Voices Speak for Small Business." National Journal. 7 January 2010.

Hickman, Anaxos

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD (NLRB)

The National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) is a federal organization that oversees the establishment and conduct of union organizations as well as the conduct of businesses involved with unions. Its national headquarters are located at 1099 14th St. NW, Washington, DC 20570. The organization's phone number is 866-667-6572, and its Web site is located at www.nlrb.gov.

History and Purpose of the NLRB. The NLRB was created in 1935 by Congress to administer the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA). The NLRA governs relations between labor unions and employers whose operations involve interstate commerce. Though there are other federal and state laws which also protect the rights of employees, such as the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), the NLRA is the act specifically tied to the NLRB and to union organization.

The act itself gives employees the right to organize and bargain collectively with their employers, as well as the right not to organize. In short, employees may join a union or not, as they so choose. The law covers only employees working for employers involved in interstate commerce with a few exceptions (airlines, railroads, agriculture, and government). The act ensures that employees can choose their own representatives for the purpose of collective bargaining, establishes procedures for secret-ballot elections, and defines unfair labor practices, to which both employers and unions are subject.

The NLRB conducts elections and prevents and remedies unfair labor practices. It is made up of two different branches. The board is a group of five persons based in Washington, D.C., who act in a judicial capacity, though they are not judges. This group decides whether improper labor practices have actually occurred, either during an election campaign or during management-union bargaining sessions. The General Counsel is the prosecutorial side of the board. It has offices throughout the country and is charged with the investigation and prosecution of those who engage in unfair labor practices. The NLRB is designed to be completely equitable, taking sides for neither management nor union, acting as a sort of "referee" in what is usually an emotionally charged action between employees and employers.

The debate over labor law grew rancorous in 2008 and 2009 as an economic recession forced million of Americans out of work. Many organizations called on Congress to institute new reforms that would solidify existing laws, improve work environments, protect workers' organizing rights, and create better job security. One such proposal, the Employee Free Choice Act, would enable workers to request union representation if a majority of them sign a card in favor of that decision.

Meanwhile, union membership saw significant shifts in the first decade of the twenty-first century. Private sector union membership dropped to 7.2 percent in 2009, down from 7.6 percent a year earlier. However, 37.4 percent of public employees were represented by unions. While union-dominated manufacturing industries shrank, unions continued to make inroads in other sectors such as retail and health care.

Impact on Business. The employees of any business may seek representation by filing a petition with the NLRB requesting an election. The NLRA requires that representation must be by a "labor organization," as defined by the NLRA. The definition of a labor organization is fairly liberal, and entrepreneurs should always be familiar with both large and smaller unions that might seek to organize a business' employees. The larger ones, such as the AFL-CIO or the United Auto Workers (UAW), are well known, but there are many smaller organizations as well.

Once an election has been held and employees have determined that they want representation by a union for the purposes of collective bargaining, the employer is required by law to bargain with no other organization for the workers in that business. All workers are covered by the decision, whether they become members of the union or not. Generally, employment concerns such as wages, hours, and working conditions are included in the collective bargaining agreement, which is set up during meetings between the employer and the union representatives.

UNFAIR LABOR PRACTICES.

The judicial arm of the NLRB becomes involved when there is a dispute about the conduct of the employer or the union during a union election campaign or during bargaining. The General Counsel investigates the charge to determine if it is valid and should be pursued. The charge can become a local-level complaint at this stage, or can be dismissed. The great majority of charges filed with the NLRB are settled or withdrawn at the stage when investigation has been completed, before a complaint has been issued.

If a complaint is filed, the case is heard before an administrative law judge, part of the judicial branch of the NLRB. The administrative law judge's decision on the case is then adopted by the board. If exceptions are made, the transcript, briefs, and other documentation of the case are all sent to the board in Washington for a decision. The NLRB rarely hears oral arguments; it usually makes decisions based on the documentation from the administrative law judge.

As an example of an NLRB action, in 2010 the NLRB sought a federal court order to force a Buffalo egg processor to rehire seven union supporters who were allegedly threatened and fired before a union vote. Most of the workers at Deb-El Food Products signed cards in 2009 seeking a union election. Company associates allegedly discouraged union support, threatened workers with dismissal, and asked workers to sign an anti-union petition in the weeks leading up to the election date, according to the NLRB. Eighteen workers cast ballots for the union while twenty-one voted against. The NLRB subsequently found that the alleged preelection misconduct made a legitimate vote impossible and asked for an injunction from the U.S. District Court.

NLRB decisions do not have the impact of law because the NLRB is an administrative agency. Its decisions do, however, carry a great deal of weight in a court of law. If either the union or employer is unwilling to follow the guidelines set down in the decision, the NLRB files a petition in the Court of Appeals, the level directly below the Supreme Court, for the district where the case arose. If this decision is contested, the board will request that the United States Supreme Court hear the case.

SEE ALSO Labor Unions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brown, Kimberly Freeman. "Congress Has a Job to Do for Workers." *Bradenton Herald.* 17 March 2010.

Fischer, Fredric H., Brent Garren, and John C. Truesdale, eds. *How to Take a Case Before the NLRB*. Arlington, Va.: BNA Books, 2008.

Francis, David R. "Workers' Share of America's Pie Is Shrinking." *Christian Science Monitor*. 22 February 2010.

Gould, William B. Labored Relations: Law, Politics, and the NLRB. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, 2000.

Higgins, John E., ed. *The Developing Labor Law: The Board, the Courts and the National Labor Relations Act.* 5th ed. Washington D.C.: Bureau of National Affairs, 2006.

Lichtenstein, Nelson. State of the Union: A Century of American Labor. Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press, 2003.

MacGillis, Alec. "5 Myths about the Labor Movement." Washington Post. 21 February 2010.

National Labor Relations Board. "About the NLRB." Available from: http://www.nlrb.gov/about us/index.aspx. Retrieved March 26, 2010.

National Labor Relations Board. "NLRB Seeks Injunction Against New York Egg Processor." 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.nlrb.gov/shared_files/Press%20Releases/ 2010/R 2728.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NATIONAL VENTURE CAPITAL ASSOCIATION (NVCA)

The National Venture Capital Association (NVCA), founded in 1973, is an organization of venture capital firms, corporate backers, and individuals dedicated to professionally investing private capital in new companies. In its own words, it exists to "foster greater understanding of the importance of venture capital to the U.S. economy, and support entrepreneurial activity and innovation" by, among other things, promoting the public policy interests of the venture capital and entrepreneurial communities.

The NVCA seeks to foster greater understanding of the necessity of investing in young companies and their role in the overall health of the U.S. economy. To that end, it works to stimulate the flow of risk equity capital to emerging and developing companies. It also aims to promote communication between venturing bodies throughout the United States and strives to improve the level of knowledge of the venturing process in government, universities, and the general business community. In support of these activities, the NVCA conducts research, hosts educational and networking programs, and serves as an information clearinghouse for its members. It makes available the results of its research in various publications, such as its *Annual Economic Impact of Venture Capital Study, Job*

Creation Survey, Expert Analysis of Legislative and Regulatory Issues, and other scholarly works. Specific information available through the NVCA includes industry statistics, venture capital news, and listings of venture capital firms. NVCA headquarters are located at 1655 North Fort Myer Drive, Suite 850, Arlington, VA 22209; 703-524-2549. The association also maintains a Web site at www.nvca.org.

Venture capital fundraising is vulnerable to economic conditions, and the recession of 2008 and 2009 had a significant impact. In 2009 794 venture capital firms were active in the United States, down from a high of 1,023 firms in 2005. Venture capital funds totaled \$15.2 billion for the year, down 47 percent from 2008, marking the slowest fund-raising year since 1993, according to NVCA. Venture capital performance, which is the level of return on a venture capitalist's investment, similarly suffered. The 10-year return fell by nearly 80 percent in the third quarter of 2009 compared to the same period a year earlier, according to the Cambridge Associates U.S. Venture Capital Index. Likewise, the 5-year return dropped 54 percent over the same period. Some firms discontinue raising new funds during an economic downturn, opting instead to support existing investments. Others lower their fund fees or simply raise smaller funds. For instance, venture capital firm Highland Capital closed a \$400 million fund in 2009, half the size of its previous fund raised in 2006.

VENTURE CAPITAL

New business owners who lack the collateral and experience to garner traditional bank financing often must seek funds elsewhere. Many entrepreneurs seek "venture capital" informally, obtaining seed money from friends and family or wealthy individuals willing to risk an investment. Others, of course, seek funding by professional firms. In these cases, the new firm assesses any number of business plans to determine which holds the greatest potential for success and presents this plan to prospective venture capital firms. The venture capital firm which finances a new venture will have an ongoing relationship with the startup, providing coaching, training, management expertise, and other services, and often holding a seat on the young company's board of directors. Businesses that are accepted for funding by a venture capital firm should expect the organization to take an active part in shaping the business.

According to the NVCA, funds used by venture capital firms come from a variety of sources, including institutional investors such as pension funds, foundations and endowments, insurance companies, wealthy individuals, professional money managers, foreign investors, and the venture capitalists themselves.

NVCA MEMBERSHIP

The NVCA actively advocates public policies that are beneficial to the entrepreneurial and venture communities. The association also provides educational programs accessible throughout the United States to its membership. Programs are conducted in person and via Webcast by industry scholars, practitioners, and analysts. In addition, the NVCA offers a director and officer insurance program intended for both members and their portfolio companies that provides risk management and loss control protection.

Beyond its regular programming, the NVCA operates a slate of special interest groups designed to assist venture investors in particular industries. These include:

- Medical Industry Group Addresses the needs of life science venture investors
- 2. Corporate Venture Group Provides information, education, and networking services to corporate venture investors to accelerate growth and innovation
- 3. CFO Taskforce A task force comprised of venture firm CFOs to provide guidance and technical expertise on various venture industry issues
- 4. Strategic Communications Group Assists in venture capital industry communications and helps members maximize returns on brand development and investor relations
- Legal Roundtable Provides best practices and discussion over legal challenges facing the industry to general counsels and other legal personnel
- 6. Human Capital Forum Offers compensation trends, best practices, technology solutions, and search firm services to HR personnel
- 7. Cleantech Advisory Council Assists the NVCA in identifying regulatory and legislative issues important to the development of Cleantech technologies.

NVCA has several requirements of potential members. Those seeking membership (by invitation) must be capital organizations, investment advisors, corporate investors, or buyout funds. Members need not be full-time venture capitalists, but they must have as their primary business the deployment of venture capital. They also must represent capital funds and utilize a professional approach before and after they make an investment, including the maintenance of a continuing interest in companies they sponsor. The managers of the business must be American citizens or resident aliens and operate from an office located in the United States. In addition, members must invest from a dedicated U.S.-based venture capital pool of funds of at least \$5 million. Finally, the members' business must be subject to U.S. taxation and

laws. Dues range from \$1,000 to \$35,000 and depend on the amount of capital under management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Long, Mark H. Financing the New Venture.. Holbrook, Mass.: Adams Media, 2000.

Lundgren, Douglas A. Venture Capital: An Authoritative Guide for Investors, Entrepreneurs, and Managers. New York: McGraw Hill, 1998.

Mendell, Emily. "Private Equity Fundraising Maintained Strong Momentum in First Quarter of 2006." NVCA and Thomson Venture Economics. 17 April 2006.

National Venture Capital Association. "About NVCA." Available from: http://www.nvca.org/index.php?option=comcontent&view=article&id=67&Itemid=95. Retrieved March 26, 2010.

"National Venture Capital Association and Dow Jones VentureOne Release First Ever Study on Differing Practices and Attitudes at Venture Capital Backed Company Boards." PR Newswire. 10 April 2006.

Tam, Pui Wing. "Venture Firms Caught in Shakeout." Wall Street Journal. 11 March 2010.

Whitford, David. "We Can Fix Anything: Women Can Play the VC Game and Win Big." Fortune Small Business. 1 April 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NEGOTIATION

Negotiation describes any communication process between individuals that is intended to reach a compromise or agreement to the satisfaction of both parties. Negotiation involves examining the facts of a situation, exposing both the common and opposing interests of the parties involved, and bargaining to resolve as many issues as possible. Negotiation takes place every day in nearly every facet of life, from national governments negotiating border disputes, to companies negotiating work agreements with labor unions, to real estate agents negotiating the sale of property, to former spouses negotiating the terms of a divorce. Small-business owners are likely to face negotiations on a daily basis when dealing with customers, suppliers, employees, investors, creditors, government agencies, and even family members.

Many companies train members of their sales forces in negotiation techniques, and many others hire professional negotiators to represent them in business dealings. Some organizations employ a process known as "behavior analysis" when training people to become negotiators. For instance, sales training firm Huthwaite uses behavior analysis when conducting negotiation training exercises to measure a person's negotiation skills against those of a seasoned negotiator. This kind of constructive feedback

can help an employee understand how well he or she negotiates, as well as what areas of the negotiation process could be improved. Good negotiation requires advance preparation, a knowledge of negotiating techniques, and practice. Meeting those criteria could make a difference in a small business' bottom line: companies with no negotiation process suffer an average revenue decline of 63 percent, compared to a 43 percent revenue increase for companies that embrace the negotiation process, according to a 2009 report by the International Association for Contract and Commercial Management.

Regardless of the type of negotiation, experts recommend entering into it with a cooperative rather than a competitive attitude. They stress that the point of negotiating is to reach agreement rather than to achieve victory. "Any method of negotiation may be fairly judged by three criteria," Roger Fisher and William Ury write in their book Getting to Yes: Negotiating Agreement without Giving In. "It should produce a wise agreement if agreement is possible. It should be efficient. And it should improve or at least not damage the relationship between the parties." When one of the parties uses "hard" negotiating techniques, or bullies and intimidates the other side in order to obtain a more favorable arrangement, it only creates resentment and poisons future negotiations. Instead, the idea should be to find a win/win solution that satisfies the needs and interests of both parties.

PREPARING FOR A NEGOTIATION

Four basic things are recommended for any party about to engage in discussions to arrive at a negotiated agreement: 1) advance preparation; 2) an understanding of the underlying assumptions and needs to be satisfied on both sides; 3) a basic knowledge of human behavior; and 4) mastery of a range of negotiating techniques, strategies, and tactics. In his classic book on the subject, Fundamentals of Negotiating. Gerard I. Nierenberg outlines a number of steps toward adequately preparing for a negotiation. The first step is to "do your homework" about the other side. In nearly every negotiation, this will entail research to uncover their underlying motivations. In negotiating a business property lease, for example, it may be useful to find out the cost to the landlord of keeping the building vacant. The next step is to assess your own side's needs and establish objectives for the negotiation. It is important that the objectives remain relatively fluid, however, so as not to hinder progress with discussions and maintain maximum flexibility.

Another element of preparing for a negotiation involves deciding whether to use an individual or a team as a representative. This decision needs to be considered separately for every negotiation and will always depend to some extent on what the other side is doing. A negotiating

team offers a number of potential advantages. For example, it enables a small business to involve people with different areas of expertise in order to avoid misstatements of fact. Teams can also play into negotiating strategies and help gain concessions through consultation among team members. However, it is important to note that bringing extra people can be harmful to a negotiation when they do not have a distinct function. Using a single negotiator also offers some advantages. It prevents the weakening of positions that often occurs through differences of opinion within a team, and it also may help gain concessions through the negotiator's ability to make on-the-spot decisions.

The next step in preparing for a negotiation involves choosing a chief negotiator. Ideally, this person should have experience and training in negotiations, as well as a strong background in the area of the problem about which discussions are being held. Another important element of negotiation is selecting the meeting site. For a small business, holding the meeting on its own premises may provide a psychological advantage and will also save on travel time and expense. It may also be helpful in enabling the negotiators to obtain approval from managers or use their own facilities to check facts and find additional information as needed. Holding a negotiation at the other side's offices, however, may help the negotiators to devote their full attention to the task at hand without distractions. It may also play into negotiating strategy by enabling the negotiators to withhold information temporarily by claiming a need to speak to higher-level people or gather more information. A third alternative for a meeting site is a neutral location. Whatever site is chosen, it should be large enough to accommodate all parties and feature a telephone, comfortable chairs, visual aids, and available refreshments.

THE NEGOTIATION PROCESS

Fisher and Ury recommend conducting negotiations according to the process of "principled negotiation." Their method has four main tenets:

- Separate the people from the problem. The idea should be for both sides to work together to attack a problem, rather than attacking each other. To achieve this goal, it is necessary to overcome emotional responses and set aside egos.
- 2. Focus on interests rather than positions. The natural tendency in many negotiations for example, dickering over the price to be paid for an antique is for both sides to state a position and then move toward middle ground. Fisher and Ury warn against confusing people's stated positions with their underlying interests and claim that positions often tend to obscure what people truly hope to gain through negotiation.

- 3. Generate a variety of options before deciding what to do. The pressure involved in any type of negotiation tends to narrow people's vision and inhibit their creativity, making it difficult to find optimal solutions to problems. Instead, Fisher and Ury suggest developing a wide range of possible solutions as part of the negotiating process. These possible solutions should attempt to advance shared interests and reconcile differences. For example, a small-business owner negotiates with an employee about leaving work early during the week to pick up a child from school. The business owner may suggest the employee makes up the extra time during evenings or the weekend. If the employee finds this a congenial arrangement, both parties win.
- 4. Base the result on objective criteria. No one will be happy with the result of a negotiation if they feel that they have been taken advantage of. The solution is to find and apply some fair standard to the problem in order to guarantee a mutually beneficial result.

The National Federation of Independent Business outlines seven basic steps of the negotiation process as it most likely relates to the small business:

- 1. Clarify interests. Ask about the other party's priorities and determine both sides' desires. Nierenberg suggests that it may be helpful to ask questions in order to form a better understanding of the needs and interests of the other side. The questions must be phrased diplomatically and timed correctly in order to avoid an antagonistic response. The idea is to gain information and uncover basic assumptions without immediately taking positions. Nierenberg stresses the importance of listening carefully to the other side's responses, as well as studying their facial expressions and body language, in order to gain quality information.
- 2. Focus on points of agreement. Start with areas over which both parties agree, while saving points of contention for later in the negotiation process.
- 3. Formulate multiple options. A company's proposed solution may not necessarily be the best one. Outline the possible benefits of a variety of options to the other side. A possible strategy is reversal, which involves taking a position that seems opposed to the original one. Similarly, feinting involves apparently moving in one direction in order to divert attention from the true goal. For example, a negotiator may give in on a point that is not very important in order to make the real objective more attainable. Another strategy involves setting limits on the negotiation, whether with regards to time, the people involved, or other factors.

- 4. Agree on a best option. Be willing to compromise, but only after exploring all possible options. One common strategy is to present a *fait accompli*, coming to a final offer and leaving it up to the other side to decide whether to accept it. In a simple example, a small-business owner may scratch out one provision in a contract that he or she finds unacceptable, then sign it and send it back. The other party to the contract then must decide whether to accept the revised agreement. Nierenberg warns that this strategy can be risky, however, and encourages those who employ it to appraise the consequences carefully first.
- 5. Be ready for an impasse. Keep the negotiation going as long as possible, as the other party may be willing to give in to your demands after a while. For a negotiation that stalls, however, calling a break or postponing the negotiation to gather more information may be helpful. One common strategy is forbearance, or "patience pays," which covers any sort of wait or delay in negotiations, as when one side wishes to confer in private, or adjourn briefly. It is also possible to change the participants in the negotiation if it seems to be at an impasse. For example, a neutral third party may be enlisted to help, or one or two people from each side may be sent off to continue the negotiation separately. It may also be helpful to break down the problem into small pieces and tackle them one by one. Another strategy might be to trade sides for a short time and try to view the situation from each other's perspective. All of these techniques may be applied either to gain advantage or to push forward a negotiation that has apparently reached an impasse.
- 6. Refine a deal. Fine-tune an agreement to ensure both parties are happy with it.
- 7. Wrap it up. Review the agreement and document the decision.

Nierenberg notes that good negotiators tend to employ a variety of means to accomplish their objectives. Small-business owners should be aware of some of the more common strategies and techniques that they may see others apply or may wish to apply themselves.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Di Frances, John. "Use the Pro's Negotiation Strategies." Selling. December 2005.

Fisher, Roger, and William Ury. Getting to Yes: Negotiating Agreement without Giving In. 2d ed. London: Arrow Business Books, 1997.

Flandez, Raymund. "Location, Location, and More Location." Wall Street Journal. 8 February 2010.

Latz, Marty. "Are They Irrational or Are They Faking It? Negotiating a Business Deal with an Irrational Party." Orlando Business Journal. 5 January 2001.

- Lauback, Christopher. Mastering the Negotiation Process. Chicago, Ill.: Health Administration Press, 2002.
- National Federation of Independent Business. "7 Steps for Developing Your Negotiating Skills." Available from: http://www.nfib.com/tabid/56/Default.aspx?cmsid=46328.

 Retrieved March 29, 2010.
- Newall, Ian. "The Value of Feedback in Negotiation Training." *Reuters.* 12 February 2009. Available from: http://smallbusiness.uk.reuters.com/2009/12/01/9c373d0d3acc96e0ec99928c5a15c44d/.
- Nierenberg, Gerard I. Fundamentals of Negotiating. New York: Hawthorn Books, 1977.
- Whitaker, Leslie, and Elizabeth Austin. The Good Girl's Guide to Negotiating: How to Get What You Want at the Bargaining Table. Boston, Mass.: Little Brown, 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NEPOTISM

In the business world, nepotism is the practice of showing favoritism toward one's family members or friends in economic or employment terms. For example, granting favors or jobs to friends and relatives, without regard to merit, is a form of nepotism. These practices can have damaging effects on businesses, such as eroding the support of nonfavored employees or reducing the quality and creativity of management. In response, some larger companies have instituted "antinepotism" policies, which prevent relatives (by blood or marriage) from working in the same department or firm. However, for small familyowned businesses, which account for 60 percent of GDP, according to the Family Business Institute, nepotism is often viewed in more positive terms. Family members are trained in various aspects of management to ensure the continuity of the company when members of the earlier generation retire or die. In fact, in many small businesses nepotism is considered a synonym for "succession."

One of the most common arguments against nepotism is that the emotional ties between people who are related may negatively affect their decision-making abilities and professional growth. In the past, many businesses sought to avoid even the appearance of nepotism by forbidding relatives from working closely together. This began to change as women entered the work force in ever greater numbers and began to rise to positions of prominence. Often, both the man and the woman in a married couple were too valuable for a company to lose. Therefore, instead of instituting strict antinepotism rules, many businesses decided that family members could be accommodated within a merit system, especially if there was no

direct supervisory link between the positions of related employees.

Nepotism policies in regard to small businesses vary from state to state and should be considered when it becomes an issue. For instance, in California an outright prohibition on hiring spouses might run afoul of that state's Fair Employment and Housing Act. However, the same statute includes provisions that limit spouses from working in the same department, division, or facility in order to retain morale. If two spouses' work creates a conflict of interest, the small business in California can prohibit spouses from engaging in a manager-employee relationship that would create consternation among fellow employees. Businesses are further expected to make similar and reasonable accommodations for current employees who marry.

At the federal level, nepotism is often cited in cases of job discrimination. For instance, a 2007 survey by the Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB) found that 31 percent of federal workers cited nepotism as a driver behind the promotions process. That figure was high, according to the MSPB, considering relatively few federal workers are related to other government employees.

Meanwhile, nepotism's impact even its perceived impact can have a potentially devastating effect on small businesses. When a streetside hot dog vendor was denied a permit by the city of Springfield, Massachusetts in 2009, he claimed the move was prompted by nepotism after the mayor's cousin opened a restaurant nearby. The vendor, John Verducci, had been operating his small business for 15 years when Pasquale Izzo, the cousin of Mayor Domenic Sarno, opened his new restaurant next to Verducci's hot dog stand. At the alleged behest of Izzo, the city rescinded a policy to allow street vendors to rent "meter bags" to mark their territory for \$10 per night. Sarno insisted the action came after complaints by police and downtown business owners who pay thousands of dollars in municipal taxes and fees costs that were not borne by streetside vendors. As a result of the change in policy, dozens of vendors were not allowed to carry on their businesses, garnering the attention of city and state elected officials and eventually prompting the city council to reexamine its policy.

NEPOTISM IN SMALL BUSINESSES

Even within small businesses where family members often work together, concerns about how these nepotistic relationships may be viewed by others must be considered. Business owners have often feared that nonfamily employees would resent or even treat unkindly family members brought into the business. Newly hired family members may even be seen by some nonfamily employees as road-blocks to advancement in a company. An *Inc.*, poll revealed

the extent to which this attitude prevails. In fact, nearly half of those polled (48 %) believed that being the boss' son is the secret to getting ahead, while only a quarter agreed that success comes from doing good work.

This attitude suggests that family-owned businesses need to make serious efforts to establish an environment in which it is clear that employees will be rewarded based on merit. This does not necessarily mean that hiring a relative is a bad idea. What is necessary, however, are policies and actions that show clearly that all employees are rewarded fairly and equally for company success. The emotional bonds between family members can actually have a positive effect on individual performance and company results. In addition, hiring family members can fill staffing requirements with dedicated employees. And it should not be forgotten that preparing a family member to carry on a business is a perfectly legitimate enterprise for the owner of a family business.

However, in order to avoid potential pitfalls and ensure that relatives work together effectively, the company should establish formal guidelines regarding hiring, responsibilities, reporting structure, training, and succession. These guidelines will differ according to the business's size, culture, history, and line of business, in addition to other factors. "How strict or liberal the rules... are is less important than clear communication of the rules before they are needed and fair application of the rules when timely," Craig E. Aronoff and John L. Ward write in Nation's Business.. After all, most nonfamily employees recognize the legitimacy of preparing younger family members to assume the company's reins down the road. But experts agree that a widespread workforce perception that family members are not being held responsible for their performance can develop into a major morale problem.

Regarding hiring, Aronoff and Ward recommend in Family Business Succession that family members meet three qualifications before they are allowed to join the family business on a permanent basis: an appropriate educational background; 3 to 5 years' outside work experience; and an open, existing position in the firm that matches their background. Of these qualifications, Aronoff and Ward stress that outside work experience is the most important for both the business and the individual. They claim that it gives future managers a wider experience base that makes them better equipped to deal with challenges, lets them learn and make mistakes before coming under the watchful eye of the family, makes them realize what other options exist and thus appreciate the family firm, and provides them with an idea of their market value.

Aronoff and Ward also suggest that family members begin their association with the business by working parttime during their school years or participating in internships. In addition, they stress that companies that hire family members should make it clear to the individuals that they will be fired for illegal or unethical behavior, regardless of their family ties. Finally, they recommend that family businesses encourage their employees to maintain outside associations in order to avoid problems associated with a lack of creativity or accountability in management. For example, future managers could participate in industry or civic groups, enroll in night school classes or attend seminars, take responsibility for a division or profit center, and have their job performance reviewed by outside consultants or directors. Such steps can improve the employee's self-confidence and preparation for an eventual leadership role in the business.

SEE ALSO Family-Owned Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aronoff, Craig E., and John L. Ward. Family Business Succession: The Final Test of Greatness. Business Owner Resources, 1992. Aronoff, Craig E., and John L. Ward. "Rules for

Nepotism." *Nation's Business*. January 1993.

Barry, Stephanie. "Hot Dog Controversy Continues." Republican. 29 July 2009.

Beachboard, Joseph. "Can We Implement an Anti nepotism Policy?" *Business Management Daily.* 16 August 2009. Available from: http://www.businessmanagementdaily.com/articles/19431/1/Can we implement an anti nepotism policy/Page1.html#.

Bellow, Adam. In Praise of Nepotism: A History of Family Enterprise from King David to George W. Bush. New York: Anchor Books, 2004.

Ferrazzi, Keith. "Nepotism Pays." *Inc.* 1 September 2004. Available from: http://www.inc.com/resources/sales/articles/20040901/getahead.html. Retrieved April 12, 2010.

Hunsinger, Dana. "Infobox Profile; When Business Runs in the Family." *Indianapolis Star.* 19 January 2010.

Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Lawfully Wedded Employees." *Entrepreneur*. April 2000.

Milazzo, Don. "All in the Family." Birmingham Business Journal. 11 August 2000.

Nelton, Sharon. "The Bright Sight of Nepotism." Nation's Business. May 1998.

Rosenberg, Alyssa. "Federal Employees Continue to See Favoritism in Promotions and Awards." *Government Executive*. 27 January 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NET INCOME

The net income of a company is its profit. The terminology is influenced by its source, which is the company's income statement. This statement shows income at the top, namely the company's sales (also called revenues and,

in British usage, turnover). All sorts of items are then deducted from this income, including costs for raw materials, wages, supplies, purchased services, rents, lease payments, executive salaries, marketing expenses, management overhead, and depreciation. At each point the subtotals are less and less. At the very end, taxes are deducted. The last line of the income statement finally shows what is left over: net income. This, of course, is the company's profit, also called after-tax income. Wall Street calls this number "earnings after tax" or "earnings" for short. The designation is deceptive because most people think of earnings as their pay and costs come after that. In corporate finance, however, earnings are "the bottom line."

Net income is typically tallied once a month for tracking purposes. In publicly traded companies it is published quarterly and annually. It can be negative, indicating that costs have exceeded revenues. It can also be zero. In that case income and costs were exactly the same and the company has simply broken even.

While net income is the most important indicator of a company's profitability, it should not be confused with cash profit, unless the company accounts on a cash basis. Most companies use the accrual method of accounting. Under that system, income is "booked," that is, recorded, at the time when a sale is made, not when payment is received. Similarly, costs are recorded when purchases are made, not when payments are sent out. Under certain circumstances, a company may show high profits and yet have no cash on hand. The timing differences between bookings and cash receipts may also work the other way: a company may have ample cash and be experiencing losses on the books. This difference between profitability and cash flow is important because in many situations such as borrowing, getting a lease, or trying to sell a company the lender, lessor, or buyer will be interested in cash flow above all.

Subcategories. Most income statements will show four different income figures. The first is "operating income," common in companies that manufacture products. Operating income is what is left over from sales after production expenses have been subtracted but before overhead expenses have been applied. Next is "pretax income," the amount the company has left over after paying overhead but before deducting taxes. Reporting of this figure is optional under the accounting rules. The third figure is "income before extraordinary items," which is equal to ordinary revenues less ordinary expenses. Extraordinary items include any nonoperating gains or losses that are unusual in nature and infrequent in occurrence. They are separated from ordinary income in order to avoid confusing the readers of income statements. Reporting of this figure is mandatory whenever there are extraordinary items to be included. The fourth and final income figure shown on an income statement is net income. It is the difference between total revenues and total expenses for the period, including taxes and extraordinary items. Net income always appears as the last figure in the body of the income statement. Its reporting is mandatory. Corporations (but not sole proprietorships or partnerships) are also required to divide the net income figure by the number of shares of stock outstanding in order to report the earnings per share (EPS) for the period.

Ratios. Net income is used in the calculation of various ratios that act as shorthand for evaluating a company's performance. One of the most popular, return on sales, is calculated by dividing income (before interest and tax) by sales. This ratio helps business owners determine how much profit is made per dollar of sales. Return on equity similarly measures profit that is produced with shareholder equity. It is calculated by dividing net income by shareholders' equity. Also used is the price-earnings (P/E) ratio, calculated by dividing share price by earnings-per-share. This produces a "multiple." If the shares are selling for \$40 and earnings-per-share are \$2.50, the P/E ratio is 16, suggesting that investors are willing to pay \$16 for a dollar of earnings. A high P/E ratio may suggest that investors expect higher earnings in the future. However, investors also find the ratio helpful in comparing two companies operating in the same industry.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bruce, Allison. "Fewer People Buying Businesses During Downturn." Ventura County Star. 9 February 2010.

Heintz, James A., and Robert W. Parry. College Accounting. 18th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Pratt, Shannon P., Robert F. Reilly, and Robert P. Schweis. Valuing a Business. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.

"Price Earnings Ratio P/E Ratio." *Investopedia*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/p/price earningsratio.asp. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

"Return on Equity ROE." *Investopedia*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/r/returnonequity.asp. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

"Return on Sales ROS." *Investopedia*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/r/ros.asp. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

Siegel, Peter. "Valuing a Small Business For Sale." SCORE. Available from: http://www.score.org/valuing small business.html. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Effective Federal Income Tax Rate Faced by Small Businesses Varies by Legal Form of Organization." 2 April 2009. Available from: http:// www.sba.gov/advo/press/09 08.html.

Warren, Carl S., Philip E. Fess, and James M. Reeve. *Accounting*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2004.

Darnay, ECDI

NET WORTH

The "net worth" of a business is what remains when total liabilities are deducted from total assets. For the small-business owner, it is basically what a person owns subtracted by what that person owes. Net worth illustrates how a company's wealth and debts are distributed. Banks examine a small business's net worth when determining whether to grant a loan. Certain Small Business Administration (SBA) loans are available for companies that boast a certain net worth. For instance, the SBA's 504 loan program targets businesses with net worth up to \$8.5 million for use in land, building purchases, remodeling, and equipment. Similarly, potential buyers depend on the figure to ascertain a business's current condition as well as whether it will continue to be profitable.

Economic conditions can have a direct impact on a small business's net worth. The recession of 2008 and 2009 brought many companies' net worth down and rendered many more insolvent (negative net worth). However, even businesses deemed to have insufficient net worth were able to qualify for special financing in certain cases, thanks to federal stimulus moneys and state and local lending efforts. For instance, in 2010 the St. Louis County Economic Council (Missouri) introduced a small-business loan program known as "Boost," which funneled county funds and a \$5 million line of credit to small-business owners whose net worth made them unable to qualify for conventional loans. Businesses that are able to tap into such financing are often able to ride out economic downturns and see their net worth become positive again.

Calculating net worth is moderately easy. If a company's total assets are \$1 million and total liabilities \$800,000, net worth will be \$200,000. On a balance sheet, Assets are typically shown in the left column, Liabilities in the right column. Beneath total liabilities in the right column will be listed the Net Worth. Thus liabilities (\$800,000) plus net worth (\$200,000), will equal assets (\$1 million). Both columns will have \$1 million on the last line, "Total Assets" on the left and "Liabilities and Net Worth" on the right. Assume that the situation is reversed: the company has \$800,000 in assets and \$1 million in liabilities. In that case, net worth will be -\$200,000, so that this negative number, when added to liabilities, also produces \$800,000. However, with a negative net worth, the company is now insolvent. The company will fail if that condition is not turned around.

Typically, net worth is made up of two figures. One is labeled "capital," "owner's equity," "partner's equity," or "shareholder equity." This line depicts the money initially received for shares sold in the company to all investors (or paid in by partners); in a privately held company it includes the owner's initial capital contributions along with other investors' contributions. The second line is labeled "retained earnings." This represents profits (net income after tax)

retained by the company for future investment or debt retirement after deducting dividends paid out (if any). Capital and retained earnings together are net worth.

A simple balance sheet can help the small-business owner calculate his or her net worth. Such a worksheet might contain a variety of items under the Assets column, such as cash, real estate/property, and investments. Under the Liabilities column, there may be such items as current debts, mortgages, and loans. Filling out a balance sheet on a regular basis financial experts typically suggest annually can provide a progress timeline for a business and determine how close (or far) that business is to reaching its goals.

A company has three different values, of which its net worth is one. Every company has a "liquidation value," the money that its owners are likely to realize if the business stopped operating, all of its liabilities were satisfied, and all of its assets were sold off. The liquidation value will largely depend on the nature of the company's assets and what they will fetch when sold separately. Cash is worth exactly what it is, and the higher the cash, the higher the liquidation value. Land and buildings will normally sell above or at acquisition costs. Equipment, however, is rarely worth as much in separate pieces as it is when integrated into an upand-running system of production. If the equipment is highly modified for a special purpose it will fetch least. Major machine tools transferable to another operation will fetch most. Owners are likely to realize only pennies on the dollar for furniture, fixtures, and excess inventories.

The business also has a "market value." This is the amount of money a knowledgeable buyer is likely to pay for it. Market value is based on a company's projected future earnings as an ongoing business. A profitable company with low debt, a well-established history of steady earnings, and good cash flow will fetch the highest price. Other factors play a role, including its technological knowhow, market share, and the presence or absence of competing buyers. In the case of a service business where the most important asset is represented by individuals with special skills and knowledge, the willingness of such people to continue on with the business will play a major role.

A company's liquidation value is almost always the lowest, its market value the highest, and its net worth the value between these two polarities. Net worth serves as an ongoing measurement of the company's health, analogous to a blood-pressure measurement of a individual. Management and investors watch this figure closely. It is also of great interest to potential lenders to the company (along with other measures). Companies with high net worth relative to sales and good cash flow histories have the most success in attracting lenders.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Charles Schwab & Co. "Personal Net Worth Worksheet." Available from: http://www.schwabmoneywise.com/ resources/worksheets/net worth worksheet.php. Retrieved April 1, 2010. Heintz, James A., and Robert W. Parry. College Accounting.
18th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.
Olson, Elizabeth. "What States and Cities Are Doing to Help Small Businesses." New York Times. 4 March 2010.
Pratt, Shannon P., Robert F. Reilly, and Robert P. Schweis. Valuing a Business. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.
Slowik, Elizabeth. "Bloem Strikes a Chord with Small Business." Grand Rapids Business Journal. 8 March 2010.

Warren, Carl S., Philip E. Fess, and James M. Reeve. *Accounting*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2004.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NETWORKING

Network-savvy people tend to have a wide circle of friends; they enjoy social contact, like to be with people, and have a knack for connecting with others and then staying in touch. When they need something they have a circle of contacts to draw on for help or information. If they hear about an opportunity that may help something else, they pass it along in kind. The result is a highly successful business arrangement based on natural relationships.

The term "networking" first appeared in the late 1970s and early 1980s. It referred to gregarious behavior with the goal of gaining benefits in business. Networking has always had an ambiguous character. When it is practiced openly, and the networker's desire to make useful business contacts is up front and visible, it is a kind of salesmanship. When the contact-work is disguised as seeking social links or friendship, networking can take a more exploitative turn and may incorporate negative aspects.

Business networking, certainly in its earlier stages of development, was viewed by many as a valuable new discovery, a kind of leverage with small inputs that have large consequences. But networking is equivalent to marketing a corporate identity. Nothing specific is being sold except the networker's existence and this to one person at a time. Good corporate networking requires concentrated attention, record keeping, and the cultivation of the network hence it costs time and money. If the networker, realizing the high costs, narrows the field of contacts to individuals deemed more likely to be helpful in the future, networking loses one of its benefits, namely the discovery of unexpectedly helpful contacts.

Networking has three basic components: 1) making contacts deliberately; 2) recording contacts made; and 3) cultivating the network. *Making contacts* requires a willingness to engage people and other organizations in conversations, including all kinds of personal and digital interaction on behalf of the business. Showing interest

in others, paying attention to them, and engaging in give-and-take are often vital components of the process. Business conferences and expositions are a good venue for meeting potentially helpful people in a business context; the active networker will "work the booths" and get to know lots of people.

Keeping records is central because relatively brief contacts will fade from the mind, but notes in a database will bring back the memories. In physical meetings this requires creating an entry for contacts, but in electronic networking there are often easier methods of tracking helpful contacts.

Cultivating contacts refers to the process of keeping in touch from a business standpoint. Reminders and congratulations on behalf of the business can help networkers to reestablish connections and keep updated on any new opportunities. Here the give-and-take process is very important: contacts will have lasting potential if the networker offers help as well as seeks help from contacts. The proper courtesies are always important.

NETWORKING ONLINE

In the business-oriented corners of the Internet, networking clubs have been developed to help businesses develop interconnections and useful contacts. Among them are ItsNotWhatYouKnow (INWYK) and LinkedIn. According to Catherine Seda, writing in *Enterpreneur*, "It's simple to join, and most clubs are free or have a free level of access. Complete the registration form, invite your colleagues to join, and get on each other's 'connections' lists. The bigger your network, the greater your referral opportunities are, because members click on your contacts to see who you know."

Many small businesses prefer to stick with social networking, which comes in many different varieties but generally provides an inexpensive and effective way to meet new clients and establish relations with other businesses. Social network marketing campaigns are easy to run, cost effective to manage, and when consistently updated they give the business a series of valuable connections to its community.

Social networking includes blogs, microblogs, multimedia sites, and public networks. A small business interested in developing social network contacts might create a blog with weekly updates by the owner, or seek to write regular articles for another popular blog concerning its industry. Microblogs like Twitter can be used to effectively spread marketing messages or contact other people within the same social network, and there are free programs available for managing Twitter accounts and syncing them with popular public network sites like Facebook, which allows small businesses to create fan pages and profiles that can be used as a constant conversation with community

and clients. Multimedia sites such as YouTube are directed more toward information and marketing purposes but can be used to direct people to more socially oriented sites.

SOCIAL CAPITAL CONCEPTS

Social capital refers to the benefits gained from managing relationships with community, clients, and other businesses successfully. It includes a number of networking practices and even personal habits, but the end result is a gain based on how much the business gives back to its contacts. Building social capital involves a wider number of variables than traditional networking, including grooming, casual conversation, topics of interest, and community involvement.

In this way, social capital can develop new potential for business in two ways, one scattered and one direct. The scattered method refers to a business's involvement in the entire community, from softball games to public dinners and charity projects. This subtle form of marketing benefits both the community the business operates in (returning as an investment in the form of more and better customers) and the social network the business is developing, as it becomes associated with positive change and quality work. An endorsement of community involvement to a potential client can be the same as an endorsement of a product or service.

Direct social capital refers to the relationships that a business depends on to run successfully. This includes investing time in suppliers, distributors, and customers, not just in the business sense but also in other facets of life. The relationship that develops between the business and its clients not only strengthens necessary contacts but also improves word of mouth marketing and acclamation among other potential customers in the market. This allows companies to increase their client base and spot new markets as they begin to emerge.

INTERNAL NETWORKING

Internal networking is the application of networking principles within the company, among employees. Small businesses may have very healthy internal networking in the beginning, as owners hire and work with people they know well enough to trust with components of the business. As the company grows, the owner will need to begin practicing internal networking to increase productivity and develop relationships with employees new to the business.

In the office, this often occurs as enterprise collaboration, when the owner devises new goals and campaigns based on discussion and input from employees. Project collaboration is more common in larger companies, where a network structure is mandated along project lines

that require input from multiple people in different departments. Employees practice internal networking of their own by being aware of the responsibilities and lives of their peers, offering community and input when appropriate.

Online, internal networking can be managed by the business in the form of Facebook groups for employees only, or similar sites where employees have a common network or blog page they can update for events or interesting news. For business purposes, a business-oriented wiki (a collaborative Web site that can be directly edited by all users) can accomplish similar goals.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Chartered Management Institute: "Networking." *Chartered Management Institute: Checklists: Marketing Strategy.* London: Chartered Management Institute. October 2005.
- Chen, Richard. "Social Capital and Inauthenticity." *Social Capital Mentor*. March 2009. Available from: http://socialcapitalmentor.com/2009/03/12/social capital and inauthenticity/.
- Horowitz, Alan S. "Social Software: Corporate and Web based Networking Software Helps People Make Critical Business Connections." Computerworld. 19 September 2005.
- Hsung, Ray May, Nan Lin, and Ronald L. Breiger, eds. *Contexts of Social Capital: Social Networks in Markets, Communities, and Families.* New York: Routledge, 2009.
- Jahns, Christopher, Evi Hartmann, and Kai Forstl. "Internal Networking: The Hidden Success Factor." Supply Chain Management Review. January 2009.
- Kiehne, Thomas P. "Social Networking Systems: History, Critique, and Knowledge Management Potentials." University of Texas at Austin. 29 April 2004. Available from: http://courses.ischool.utexas.edu/~i385q/archive/kiehne t/ kiehne(2004) sns.pdf.
- Lemaire, Barbara C. "52 Tips for Networking Success." New Mexico Business Journal. March 2006.
- Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning 2009.
- Meece, Mickey. "Small Businesses Are Taking Tentative Steps Toward Online Networking." *New York Times.* June 3, 2009.
- "No Business in Social Networking." eWeek. 4 May 2004.
- Paul, Frederic. "Smart Social Networking for Your Small Business." *Forbes.* June 2009.
- Pierce, Sarah. "Meet market." Entrepreneur. August 2005.
- Seda, Catherine. "The Meet Market: Looking for New Business Leads? Networking Clubs on the Web Make It Easy." Entrepreneur. August 2004.
- Wright, Rob. "Before You Make That Next Hire... Firm Finds Advisers in Unlikely Places." *VARbusiness.* 21 February 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

NON-COMPETITION AGREEMENTS

Non-competition agreements are restrictive contracts between employers and employees that: 1) prohibit workers from revealing proprietary information about the company to competitors or other outsiders; or 2) forbid workers from competing with their ex-employer for a certain period of time after leaving the company. Noncompetition agreements often appear as clauses within a larger employment agreement. Such agreements are a tool that small-business owners may use to try and ensure that key personnel do not walk off with company secrets or clients in order to start their own competing business or join an existing competitor in the area. Non-competition agreements have significant deterrent value in many situations, but they may also alienate some potential employees. It is important that their application within a firm is seen to be fair and equitable. Most firms that employ non-competition agreements do so to safeguard sensitive proprietary company information. Sensitive proprietary company information may cover any aspect of a business's operation, including production formulas, processes, and methods; business and marketing plans; pricing strategies; salary structure; customer lists; contracts; intellectual property; and computer systems.

These agreements are also called confidentiality or nondisclosure agreements or, simply, non-compete agreements, and they typically define confidential information, identify ownership rights, and detail employee obligations to ensure that confidentiality is maintained. But there are definite limits on the scope and duration of such covenants. Employers generally cannot use non-compete agreements to keep employees from practicing their trade or profession indefinitely. This is particularly true if the former employees were experienced in the specified occupation before they were hired. But while employees generally have every right to make use of skills and experiences gained in one company when they set off on the next stage of their lives, it is illegal for them to make off with trade secrets of their former place of employment.

Nonetheless, business owners do not always win court cases against ex-employees who pilfer in this area. In some cases, they lose for the simple reason that the business owner never identified the company's confidential or trade secret information. An ex-employee does not have the right to steal company confidential information or trade secrets that are identified as such. However, the ownership of information developed through company procedures must clearly differentiate between what belongs to the employee and what belongs to the company.

More often, however, courts throw out non-competition agreements out of concerns that such clauses constitute restraints of trade or that they force prospective

employees to choose between signing or continuing their job search elsewhere. In deciding whether to enforce a non-compete agreement, courts generally focus on two things. First, whether the covenant is ancillary to a valid employment contract. Second, whether the agreement imposes reasonable restrictions in terms of time and geography.

Enforcing Non-Competition Agreements. Non-competition covenants are usually enforced by the courts if they are reasonable with respect to time and place and do not unreasonably restrict the former employee's right to employment. Of course, different parties have different conceptions of what constitutes a "reasonable" restriction. Legal experts contend that the courts are far more likely to side with the business owner if he or she does not go overboard on imposing restrictions in the following areas:

- Nature of prohibition. Restrictive covenants often are shaped with an eye toward the type of position that was held by the employee. Companies are more likely to target high-level managers or executives for stringent non-compete measures than programmers, writers, architects, or other staffers with specialized skills who have less overall knowledge of the company.
- Duration of agreement. Non-competition agreements are less likely to be enforced if they go beyond 1 year or so. In addition, according to Susan Gaylord Willis in an aricle in *HRMagazine*, businesses should consider establishing relatively short timeframes if the agreement stipulates a wide geographical scope "because the courts are unlikely to sustain a provision that leaves former employees with no way to earn a living in the field in which they are most experienced."
- Geographic area. It is generally recognized that small-business owners have a right to request competition protection from ex-employees in the immediate area in which they operate. Agreements, however, that attempt to forbid ex-workers from setting up a similar business in some distant geographic area or region are likely to be overturned unless the company conducts business in a multistate area or nationally.
- Restrictions on solicitation. Who is the employee prohibited from soliciting? Is it customers whom the employee personally acquired or any of the company's customers? The narrower the restriction, the more likely a court will enforce it.
- Restrictions on contacting other employees. The courts generally consider it unfair competition for one company to induce employees of another

company who have acquired unique technical skills and secret knowledge during their employment to terminate their employment and use their skills and knowledge for the benefit of the competing firm. In such a case the plaintiff company could seek an injunction to prevent its former employees and the competing company from using the proprietary information.

Business owners should keep in mind, however, that attitudes toward non-competition agreements vary considerably from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. No federal statutes exist to regulate these types of agreements with former employees, unless the restrictions violate existing antidiscrimination laws. Instead, each state has its own unique contract laws. Some courts adhere to a "blue pencil" rule, meaning that they have the authority to edit unduly restrictive agreements so that the scope and duration of the agreement is lessened without throwing out the entire contract. Jurisdictions without such options in place, however, typically uphold the agreement in its entirety or strike it down entirely, leaving the employee free to pursue any course he or she wants. Consequently, it is important, when drawing up non-compete agreements, to investigate the related laws prevalent in the state (or states) in which the company conducts its business. For instance, in 2009 the California Supreme Court invalidated employee non-compete agreements except in cases involving the sale of a business. In Edwards v. Arthur Andersen, L.L.P., an accountant had signed a non-compete agreement with an employee who, upon exiting the business, was then asked to sign a termination of that agreement with other release provisions. The employee refused and subsequently went to work for another business. The court sided with the former employee.

Other states are more willing to defend non-compete agreements, however. When Mark Papermaster, a twenty-six-year veteran of IBM, left that company in 2008 for a position at rival Apple, a U.S. district court in New York ordered him to stop work immediately out of fears he would share IBM trade secrets with his new employer. Papermaster had most recently served as IBM's vice president of blade development and had signed a non-compete agreement with the company in 2006. The agreement stipulated he not work for a competitor for at least 1 year after leaving IBM. IBM's complaint, quoted in *PC Mag-com*, alleged that Papermaster was "in possession of significant and highly confidential IBM trade secrets and know-how, as well as highly sensitive information regarding business strategy and long-term opportunities."

One way in which the business owner can minimize the danger of having a non-compete agreement overturned in court is to create unique non-competition agreements for each employee affected. A company that performs services locally, such as a diaper service or a carpet cleaning company, may need protection against pirating of customers in its area of operation. In that case, the company would want a covenant that would be of long duration, maybe 2 years, but limited geographically to the city, county, or metropolitan area. On the other hand, a company in a fast-moving field that sells nationally or internationally, such as a software publisher, may prefer a worldwide non-compete of shorter duration. With fast-moving businesses, the chances are any proprietary information gleaned from the employer would be public knowledge or obsolete within 6 months, and its disclosure after that would no longer pose a threat.

How a new employer handles the hiring process can also have an impact on the enforcement of a non-compete agreement. In an article published in Mass High Tech, Russell Beck explains that the language of an agreement is not the only component considered by courts; the nature of new employment is just as critical. Beck illustrates this point through the story of a successful salesperson who leaves her company for a direct competitor. In one version, the salesperson becomes the new company's director of marketing. In another version, she is hired as director of sales. As a director of marketing, the former salesperson is less likely to share proprietary information with the new employer, according to Beck. However, as director of sales, her position would more closely mirror the position she held at her former employer and would likely be more difficult to justify in a court. Beck concludes that the employee and new employer would be well-served to "take active steps to disclose (i.e., do not mislead or even be coy with the former employer about the new job), describe (i.e., the employee and the new employer should be clear about what the new role is and how it protects the former employer's legitimate business interests), and document their relationship before the employment begins."

POTENTIAL NEGATIVES

Although a useful tool in securing trade secrets, the non-compete agreement or clause may also complicate the development of loyalty with key employees. When asked to sign such an agreement many will feel like the less affluent partner in a couple planning to marry when the richer partner brings up the subject of a prenuptial agreement. Very small businesses have few employees and it is important that each one feel that he or she is a part of the whole, and that the loyalty that they offer is reciprocated.

As Jeffrey Gitomer explains rather colorfully in an article he wrote for *Long Island Business News*, "This single clause alienates and threatens every single salesperson in a manner that they begin their term of employment with a negative feeling toward the employer. 'This guy doesn't

trust me and I haven't even stepped foot inside his building.' This feeling of animosity deepens when some form of employment termination occurs. Other lawyers begin huddling as to the enforceability of the non-compete clause and business once again reduces itself to the low-life challenge, 'My lawyer can beat up your lawyer.'"

Small-business owners must judge for themselves, and on a case-by-case basis, the value that having non-compete agreements has for their operations.

SEE ALSO Employment Contracts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Albanesius, Chloe. "Apple Exec Hired From IBM Ordered to Stop Work." *PC Mag.com.* 8 November 2008. Available from: http://www.pcmag.com/article2/0,2817,2334163,00.asp.

Beck, Russell. "Noncompete Agreements That Don't Mean What They Say." *Mass High Tech.* 5 September 2008. Available from: http://www.masshightech.com/stories/2008/09/01/focus4 Noncompete agreements that dont mean what they say.html.

Fellman, David. "Non Compete Agreements: Can protect your business." Wide Format Imaging. November, 2005.

Gitomer, Jeffrey. "When You Leave, Hands off Former Employers Clients." *Long Island Business News.* 11 April 2003.

Orr, Joel N. "The Employment Contract." Computer Aided Engineering. May 2000.

Sidime, Aissitou. "Non Compete Agreements Are Not Ironclad." San Antonio Express News. 21 November 2005.

Traverse Legal, PLC. "California Weakens Enforcement of Non compete Agreements." 11 March 2009. Available from: http://tcattorney.typepad.com/noncompete/2009/03/noncompetes significantly weakened in california.html.

Willis, Susan Gaylord. "Protect Your Firm Against Former Employees' Actions." *HRMagazine*. August 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

Nonprofit organizations are institutions that conduct their affairs for the purpose of assisting other individuals, groups, or causes rather than garnering profits for themselves. Nonprofit groups have no shareholders; do not distribute profits in a way that benefits members, directors, or other individuals in their private capacity; and (often) receive exemption from various taxes in recognition of their contributions to bettering the general social fabric of the community.

Nonprofit organizations are far more important to the overall U.S. economy than is generally recognized. There are indications that the sum total of nonprofit groups comprise a third sector of the American economy, along with the private (business) and public (government) sectors. As of 2009, there were over 1.5 million registered nonprofit organizations in the United States, with almost two-thirds of them registered as public charities and only around 8 percent as private organizations.

TYPES OF NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

A wide range of charitable and other institutions are classified as nonprofit organizations under the Internal Revenue Code. Many of these qualify under the definition provided in Section 501(c)3 of the Code, which stipulates that all of the following qualify for tax-exempt status: "Corporations, and any community chest, fund or foundation, organized and operated exclusively for religious, charitable, scientific, testing for public safety, literary or educational purposes, to foster certain national or international amateur sports competition, or for the prevention of cruelty to children or animals," provided that the institutions adhere to basic standards of behavior and requirements of net earnings allocation. Section 501(c)3 makes provision for five different types of charity organizations, based on their funding and focus.

Publicly Supported Charity. These are organizations that depend largely on public donation to fund their activities and are the most well known by the public. Governed by 509(a)1, they include schools, hospitals, and churches.

Exempt Purpose Activity-supported Charities. These organizations are covered by 509(a)2 and are very similar to publicly supported charities, consisting of similar, well-known organizations. These nonprofits offer services which are exempt from taxation, but may also depend on fees they charge for these services in addition to grants and public funding.

Supporting Organizations for Charities. Supporting organizations are not directly supported through public funds, but have close ties to the nonprofits of 509(a)1 and 509(a)2 and channel the funds through to certain activities. These include foundations established by universities and hospitals for specific purposes. Foundations to support public institutions such as libraries and fire departments also fall in this category.

Public Safety Charities. These are a very select number of nonprofit organizations that file based on their role in testing for public safety. These roles include testing a wide number of products and services to ensure public health and safety is being promoted, apart from any associated business or industry.

Private Foundation. There are many different private foundations, but they function primarily as organizations that do not fit in the other categories. They tend to be privately funded but generate ongoing revenue through donations and investment holdings. Many focus on making private grants to other types of nonprofit organizations.

Within these types of organizations are another subset of nonprofits, defined by what purposes the organizations have. Charitable nonprofits, for instance, are the most numerous and deal primarily with poverty assistance, religious properties and outreaches, and general welfare. Advocacy nonprofits work to influence legislation and political processes. Social nonprofits are focused on members and include clubs, fraternities, and tournament organizations. Other nonprofits may be subsidiaries of other businesses or organizations.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF INCORPORATING

All nonprofit organizations are faced with the decision of whether or not to incorporate. As Ted Nicholas noted in *The Complete Guide to Nonprofit Corporations*, there are many benefits associated with incorporating: "Some are the same as those commonly enjoyed by *for-profit* business corporations. Others are unique to the nonprofit corporation. Perhaps the greatest advantages of all granted exclusively to organizations with bona fide nonprofit status is exemption from taxes at federal, state, and local levels." In addition to tax exemption, Nicholas cited the following as principal advantages of forming a nonprofit corporation:

- Permission to solicit funds. Many nonprofit organizations depend on their ability to solicit funds (in the form of gifts, donations, bequests, etc.) for their very existence.
- Low postage rates. Many nonprofit corporations are able to use the U.S. mail system at considerably lower rates than private individuals or for-profit businesses. To secure these lower rates, nonprofits must apply to the Postal Service for a permit, but this is generally not a major hurdle, provided that the nonprofit group has its affairs in order.
- Exemption from labor rules. Nonprofit organizations enjoy exemption from the various rules and guidelines of union collective bargaining, even if their work force is represented by a union.
- Immunity from tort liability. This advantage is not available in all states, but Nicholas observed that

some states still provide nonprofit charitable organizations with immunity to tort liability.

In addition, nonprofit corporations enjoy certain advantages that are also bestowed on for-profit corporations. These include legal life (nonprofit corporations are guaranteed the same rights and powers of individuals), limited personal liability, continued existence beyond the involvement of original founders, increased public recognition, readily available information on operations, ability to establish employee benefits programs, and flexibility in financial record keeping.

However, nonprofits also suffer the common disadvantages of incorporation. They must pay the fees associated with incorporation and institute reliable record-keeping systems to keep track of the organization's finances. This often means relinquishing personal control and appointing a board of directors. These requirements may not always agree with the original goals and purposes of the organization.

ORGANIZING A NONPROFIT ORGANIZATION

Those who wish to start a nonprofit organization should begin by considering their main purpose and the functions they will use to carry this purpose out. This will often place the nonprofit into a certain tax category which can be used to register the organization with state and federal governments. Those who are unsure of where to begin should consider enlisting the services of an attorney or accountant for the more complex proceedings.

Nonprofit entrepreneurs will also need to decide on organization focal points and a core of programs that will be used to achieve organizational goals. A leadership structure, including directors, officers, staff and administrative positions, will need to be decided on, along with any compensation for the positions. A physical location for the organization, or least a center of operations, should also be chosen. If the organization decides to begin as a corporation, the proper paperwork will need to be filled out and filed.

There are also less tangible steps that will need to be taken, including the formation of a strategic plan for achieving organizational goals and a business blueprint of the overall structure of the organization. Once methods of funding have been established, leaders will need to decide what avenues of communication should be used for raising awareness and increasing publicity.

FUNDRAISING

Nonprofit institutions can turn to several different methodologies to raise funds designed to support their mission. This is especially true for nonprofits that have tax-exempt status, which permits donors to deduct their gifts from

their own personal income tax liability. Major avenues of fund-raising used by nonprofit organizations include fundraising events (dinners, dances, charity auctions, etc.); direct mail solicitation; foundation grant solicitation; inperson solicitation; telemarketing; and planned giving.

In order to prosper, nonprofit institutions not only need to know where the sources of funding are, they also need to know how to solicit those funds and how to manage that revenue effectively when it comes into their possession. Fund-raising begins by determining exactly what financial and human resources are needed to accomplish the organization's mission. In the short run, fund-raising may be successful based on the organization's vision and the promises it makes to help its clients and community. In the longer run, contributors will want to see results. Performance is what counts, and poorly run nonprofits will find that their revenue streams will dry up quickly if they do not leverage their funds wisely.

For a small nonprofit organization, low-cost marketing and publicity planning is very important, and many small nonprofits are attracted to social networking sites online to spread their messages. Twitter, for instance, is a very popular application for nonprofit organizations to try to spread the word about their mission. The short status updates of Twitter allow the organization to make frequent, important updates, remind followers of upcoming events, and quickly raise awareness. More in-depth social networking sites such as Facebook allow nonprofit organizations to create group pages, customize their own tabs for easy linking and donations, and even hold nonprofit-oriented contests such as Nonprofit Page of the Month.

If a small nonprofit organization expects to grow quickly, it may want to devote time to creating a personal Web site that interested donators and volunteers can easily access for more information. Nonprofit Web sites should distinctly provide three important pieces of information: 1) the physical location of the organization so that volunteers can easily find it; 2) the hours of operation for the business and activities so that people know when to stop by; and 3) contact information such as phone numbers and e-mail for questions.

Other important Web site sections for nonprofits include newsrooms and blogs for updates on local news, and a mission statement or history section that explains what the nonprofit has done and what its primary aims are. A calendar section detailing upcoming events can also be very helpful, depending on the organization.

TRENDS IN THE NONPROFIT WORLD

Observers have pointed to several trends in the nonprofit community that are expected to continue or develop in the next few years. These range from changes in fund-raising targets to expanded competition between nonprofit organizations to regulatory developments:

- 1. Increased emphasis on retaining donors. The renewal of steady donors is becoming a surer source of funding that acquiring new donors.
- 2. Corporate giving. Corporate giving to philanthropic causes has emerged as a major marketing tool for corporations in recent years, and this source of funds is expected to assume even greater importance as federal and state governments pare back their spending on various social programs.
- 3. Increased reliance on volunteerism. Reduced government expenditures on social programs is also expected to spur increased demand for volunteers who can meet the expected growth in organization activity. This need will be especially acute for nonprofit organizations primarily involved in charitable activities.
- 4. Competition with for-profit enterprises. Spurred by representatives of the for-profit small business community, regulatory agencies have undertaken more extensive reviews of ways in which some activities of tax-exempt groups allegedly damage the fortunes of for-profit businesses (which, of course, are subject to local, state, and federal taxes).
- 5. Increase in government regulation among nonprofits. Government oversight of fundraising activities may continue to increase at both the state and federal levels, at least in part because of the solicitation practices of fringe groups with suspect fund-raising tactics such as aggressive telemarketing.
- Major donors will maximize benefits from contributions. Donors who can receive tax deductions, good publicity, or useful networking are being increasingly drawn to nonprofit organizations.

SUBSIDIARIES AND HYBRIDS

Not all businesses are clearly defined as for-profit or non-profit. Some blur the line by combining different aspects of both kinds of business. One of the most common combinations is the for-profit subsidiary run by a non-profit organization. This allows the nonprofit organization to maintain a smaller business that can bring in a source of revenue while also qualifying the parent company for the tax deductions and grants of a nonprofit organization.

Many nonprofits choose to create such a subsidiary so that it can perform profit-related activities that mesh with their business model but still keep their nonprofit status. For-profit subsidiaries can also bring in more professional employees by offering a greater chance at increased

revenue and better benefits. A nonprofit hospital might create a for-profit pharmacy, a charity organization might begin a publishing company, and a public welfare business might become involved in the real estate market.

There are also other types of organizations that have both for-profit and nonprofit characteristics, hybrids that do not qualify for nonprofit status but use elements from each business model. One of the most popular is the growing sector of for-benefit businesses, companies that are strictly designed to generate revenue, but work in nonprofit circles or represent community or social interests. This is also referred to as social business or social enterprise.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ayres Williams, Roz. "The Changing Face of Nonprofits." *Black Enterprise*. May 1998.

Bray, Ilona M. Effective Fundraising for Nonprofits: Real World Strategies That Work. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.

Dostart, Paul J., and Olivia A. Olsen Hansen. "Tax Exempt Organizations with For profit Subsidiaries." SDLaw. 1996.

Drucker, Peter F. Managing the Non profit Organization: Principles and Practices. New York: Harper Business, 1990.

"For benefit Corporations Hot New Business Model or Fad?" *IFC*. June 2007. Available from: http://ifcblog.ifc.org/emergingmarketsifc/2007/06/forbenefit corp.html.

Hartsook, Robert F. "Predictions for 1997." Fund Raising Management. January 1997.

Hartsook, Robert F. "Top Ten Solicitation Mistakes." Fund Raising Management. March 1997.

Heller, Gregory. "What Features Are Essential for Small Business and Nonprofit Organization Websites." *Civic Actions.* 14 August 2009. Available from: http://civicactions.com/blog/2009/aug/14/what features are essential small business and nonprofit organization websites.

Hopkins, Bruce R. *The Law of Tax Exempt Organizations*. 9th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Hopkins, Bruce R.A Legal Guide to Starting and Managing a Nonprofit Organization. 4th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2005.

Mancuso, Anthony. *How to Form a Nonprofit Corporation*. 7th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.

Nicholas, Ted. *The Complete Guide to Nonprofit Corporations*. Chicago: Ill.: Dearborn, 1993.

"Nonprofit Organizations: Overview." NCCS Data Web. Available from: http://nccsdataweb.urban.org/nonprofit overview.html.

Olenchek, Christina. "For profit Subsidiaries May Benefit Nonprofits." *All Business.* June 2005. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/specialty businesses/non profit businesses/1045498 1.html.

Parakh, Neetal. "5 Types of 501(c)3 Non Profit Organizations." *Findlaw.com.* 31 August 2009. Available from: http://blogs.findlaw.com/free enterprise/2009/08/5 types of 501c3 non profit organizations.html.

Schoenhals, G. Roger. On My Way in Planned Giving. Seattle, Wash.: Planned Giving Today, 1995.

"Six Advanced Facebook Page Strategies for Nonprofit Orgaizations." *NonProfitOrgs*. December 2009. Available from: http://nonprofitorgs.wordpress.com/2009/12/08/six advanced facebook strategies for nonprofit organizations/.

"U.S. and State Profiles." National Center For Charitable Statistics. Available from: http://nccsdataweb.urban.org/ PubApps/profileStateList.htm. Retrieved March 22, 2010.Warwick, Mal. "Outsider In Marketing: A New Way to Look at Marketing for Nonprofits." Nonprofit World. 1997.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS, AND HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT

Staffing decisions are among the most important decisions that nonprofit organizations make. Just as businesses and organizations of all sizes and areas of operation rely on their personnel to execute their strategies and advance their goals, so too do nonprofit groups. It follows, then, that nonprofit organizations need to attend to the same tasks as profit-seeking companies do when they turn to the challenges of establishing and maintaining a solid workforce.

When the overall economy is suffering, nonprofit groups will also be affected, because those who loyally tithe to favorite charities may suspend such activity due to a layoff or bankruptcy. In a 2010 article for the *New York Times*, Stephanie Strom reported, "A new survey of nonprofit groups suggests that this year will be as challenging for them as 2009, when many organizations suffered from declines in giving, delays in government payments and increased demand for their services," Lower income from donations results in fewer new hires, making it difficult to maintain the pace of the work that needs to be done. It may also mean paycuts and losses in volunteers who need to spend more time at their paying jobs to keep up with mortgages and other bills.

"An effective non-profit manager *must* try to get more out of the people he or she has," wrote Peter F. Drucker in *Managing the Non-Profit Organization*. "The yield from the human resource really determines the organization's performance. And that's decided by the basic people decisions: whom we hire and whom we fire; where we place people, and whom we promote. The quality of these human decisions largely determines whether the organization is being run seriously, whether its mission, its values, and its objectives are real and meaningful to people rather than just public relations and rhetoric."

Human resources managers know that people who are drawn to nonprofit work are similar to employees with for-profit companies in some essential ways. For example, a person is generally more effective when he or she is happy with work and feels fulfilled and appreciated. Managers can play a key role in this respect. In their 2010 book, *Coaching Skills for Nonprofit Managers and Leaders*, Judith Wilson and Michelle Gislason suggest allowing workers to evaluate the performance of the nonprofit manager. Some of the questions on an employee survey might include, "Am I empathetic?" and "Am I patient? Do I allow space for a thoughtful response?" Wilson and Gislason also note that these are great questions for managers of nonprofit organizations to ask themselves from time to time. Honest and open answers to these questions will allow a manager to stay in touch with employees, and in most instances, this will make them more productive and happy.

ASSESSING ORGANIZATION NEEDS

A key component of any endeavor to build a quality core of personnel is an honest assessment of current and future internal needs and external influences. Leaders and managers of nonprofit organizations should study workload history, trends in the larger philanthropic community, pertinent changes in the environment in which they operate (layoffs, plant closings, introduction of a new organization with a similar mission, legislative developments, etc.), personnel demands associated with current and planned initiatives, operating budget and costs, and the quality and quantity of the area worker pool, both for volunteer and staff positions. Moreover, all of these factors need to be studied within the framework of the organization's overarching mission statement. As many nonprofit leaders have noted, adherence to other general business principles (sound fiscal management, retention of good employees through good compensation packages, etc.) is of little solace if the organization loses sight of its mission it's reason for being in the process.

Writing in *Human Resources Management*, Gary Roberts, Carlotta Roberts, and Gary Seldon noted that "The process of selecting a competent person for each position is best accomplished through a systematic definition of the requirements for each job, including the skills, knowledge and other qualifications that employees must possess to perform each task." The authors identified several fundamental business principles concerning assessment of personnel needs that apply to nonprofits as well. These principles include:

- Filling positions with people who are willing and able to take on the job.
- Providing accurate and realistic job and skill specifications for each position. This helps ensure that positions will be filled by people capable of handling the necessary responsibilities.

- Writing job descriptions. These are essential to communicating job expectations.
- Choosing the best available candidates. Employees
 who are chosen on this principle are far more likely
 to have a positive impact than those who are chosen
 on the basis of friendship or expediency.
- Making performance appraisals. When coupled with specific job expectations, performance appraisals help boost performance.

RECRUITING AN ORGANIZATION WORKFORCE

For many nonprofit organizations, publicizing its very existence is the most important step that it can take in its efforts to recruit staff and volunteers alike. This is especially true if the nonprofit organization wishes to encourage volunteers to become involved. Volunteers are the lifeblood of countless nonprofit organizations, for they attend to the basic tasks that need performing, from paperwork to transportation of goods and services, to maintenance. Writing in *Quality Management in the Nonprofit World* Larry W. Kennedy noted that volunteers "supply valuable human resources which, when properly engaged, can be worth tens of thousands of dollars in conserved personnel costs to even the smallest organizations."

Nonprofit groups rely on three basic avenues to publicize their work and their staffing needs. The first is the Internet. This might include Twitter, Facebook groups, optimized Web sites, blogging, and input from friends and family who support the charity via e-mail, mass texts, or "status updates" on social networks. Next is the use of local media, including newspapers, newsletters, radio advertising, billboards, and so on. Last, other community organizations, including municipal governments, churches, civic groups, other nonprofit organizations, and others will effectively spread the word for a charitable organization. Many nonprofit groups have found that contact with some community organizations, particularly churches and civic groups, can be particularly rewarding since these organizations already have members that may be predisposed toward lending a hand.

Linking up with nonprofits that have similar missions but use different means is also very powerful. For example, the Red Cross, Unicef, Oxfam, Yele, and others banded together for the relief effort in Haiti after the 2010 earthquake that devastated the country. By offering a variety of charitable items, including medical care, clean water, food, clothing, and even doctors and surgeons, nonprofit organizations were able to make a tremendous difference for the people of Haiti. Almost all the people who went to Haiti associated with a nonprofit organization were volunteers.

Screening and Selection The interviewing process is another essential component of successful staffing for non-profit groups. This holds true for volunteers as well as for officers, directors, and paid staff. Indeed, Kennedy remarked that "volunteers should be recruited and interviewed systematically the same way you would recruit paid staff. An orderly and professional approach to volunteer management will pay off handsomely for your organization. What you do in the recruitment phase of your work will set the standard for volunteer performance. If you are disciplined and well organized, you will often attract more qualified volunteers."

Managers of nonprofit organizations should make sure that they do the following when engaged in the process of staffing, screening and selection:

- Recognize that *all* personnel, whether they are heading up an organization's annual fund-raising drive or lending a hand for a few hours every other Saturday, have an impact on the group's performance. Certainly, some positions are more important than others but countless nonprofit managers can attest to the fact that an underperforming, unethical, or unpleasant individual can have an enormously negative impact on organization morale and organization reputation in the community. This can be true of the occasional volunteer as well as the full-time staff member.
- Use an application form that covers all pertinent areas of the applicant's background.
- Ensure that the screening process provides information about an individual's skills, attitudes, and knowledge. A simple online application form is a good place to begin the screening process but is not sufficient by itself. Second and perhaps even third interviews are advisable.
- Try to determine if the applicant or would-be volunteer is interested in the organization for legitimate reasons (professional development or advancement, genuine interest in the group's mission) or primarily for reasons that may not advance the organization's cause (loneliness, corporate burnout, etc.).
- Objectively evaluate prospective employees and volunteers based on criteria established in the organization's job specifications.
- Be realistic in putting together the volunteer work force. "Managers cause most of the problems with volunteers by making unreasonable assumptions about their intentions and capabilities," wrote Kennedy. An organization that sets the bar too high in its expectations of volunteers (in terms of services

provided, hours volunteered, etc.) may find itself with a severe shortage of this potentially valuable resource.

 Recognizing that would-be volunteers and employees bring both assets and negative attributes to the organization, nonprofit groups should be flexible in accommodating those strengths and weaknesses. "If you want people to perform in an organization, you have to use their strengths not emphasize their weaknesses," wrote Drucker.

Organizations that pay attention to these guidelines will be far more likely to enjoy positive and lasting relationships with their volunteers and staff than those who fill their human resource needs in haphazard fashion. As Kennedy wrote, "the time to begin evaluating the probable reliability of human resources is prior to their insertion into your internal structure."

ORIENTING STAFF AND VOLUNTEERS TO THE ORGANIZATION

Training is a vital component of successful nonprofit organization management. But many nonprofit managers fail to recognize that training initiatives should be built for all members of the organization, not just those who are salaried employees. "Specialized training should be designed for every person in the organization, including board members and volunteers," contended Kennedy. "The principles of quality management should be reinforced in each phase of training, with generous opportunities given to the trainees to talk about their questions and concerns.... If we select and train people with wellestablished and consistently implemented guidelines, we greatly increase the potential for team building. Beyond that, a common objective, a commitment to quality, a sincere concern for the team members, and a dedicated leader can cause wonderful things to happen."

Poor Performers. Many nonprofit organizations find that at one point or another, they must address poor performance by a member of the organization. When that person is a paid member of the staff, dealing with the issue is in many respects no different than it would be in the for-profit world. Organizations of all types have a right to assume certain standards of performance from paid employees, and if that standard is not met, they should by all means take the steps necessary to ensure that they receive the necessary level of performance from that position, even if that means firing a poor worker.

The situation becomes more complex when the person is a volunteer, however. The volunteer worker is an essential element of many nonprofit organizations, and the primary characteristics of volunteerism selfless

service make it difficult to remove poor performers. In addition, insensitive handling of one volunteer can have a negative impact on other volunteers upon which an organization relies. Nonetheless, Kennedy stated that "volunteers should be held accountable just as though they were being paid top dollar to work. This does not mean that you can be careless about people's feelings. Even for-profit managers have learned that managing and supervising requires certain social graces and sensitivity to every individual. However, the reluctance of nonprofit managers to hold volunteers accountable to reasonable levels of performance or to terminate bad volunteer relationships can be their downfall."

Drucker noted that most nonprofits will, sooner or later, have to deal with people "who volunteer because they are profoundly lonely. When it works, these volunteers can do a great deal for the organization and the organization, by giving them a community, gives even more back to them. But sometimes these people for psychological or emotional reasons simply cannot work with other people; they are noisy, intrusive, abrasive, rude. Non-profit executives have to face up to that reality." If all else fails, such disruptive volunteers should be asked to leave. Otherwise, other members of the organization, including the executive, will find that their capacity to contribute is diminished.

Drucker agreed that dismissing an underperforming or otherwise undesirable volunteer can be a difficult task. "The non-profit executive is always inclined to be reluctant to let a non-producer go. You feel he or she is a comrade-in-arms and make all kinds of excuses," he granted. He contended that nonprofit managers should adhere to a basic guideline in such instances: "If they try, they deserve another chance. If they don't try, make *sure* they leave.... An effective non-profit executive owes it to the organization to have a competent staff wherever performance is needed. To allow non-performers to stay on means letting down both the organization and the cause."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Blackbaud Launches New Online Fundraising and Marketing Solution to Help Nonprofits Reach and Engage More Supporters." *MarketWatch.* 23 March 2010. Available from: http://www.marketwatch.com/story/blackbaud launches new online fundraising and marketing solution to help nonprofits reach and engage more supporters 2010 03 23?reflink=MW news stmp.

Bray, Ilona M. Effective Fundraising For Nonprofits: Real World Strategies That Work. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.

Drucker, Peter F. Managing the Non profit Organization: Principles and Practices.. 1990. Reprint. New York: Collins, 1992.

Garcia, Lily. "Ways to Tackle Ambiguity at a Non Profit Organization." Washington Post. 11 March 2010. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp dyn/content/ article/2010/03/11/AR2010031103929.html. Hartsook, Robert F. "Predictions for 1997." Fund Raising Management. January 1997.

Hopkins, Bruce R.A Legal Guide to Starting and Managing a Nonprofit Organization. 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 1993.

Kennedy, Larry W. Quality Management in the Nonprofit World: Combining Compassion and Performance to Meet Client Needs and Improve Finances. San Francisco, Calif.: Jossey Bass, 1991.

Mancuso, Anthony. How to Form a Nonprofit Corporation. 7th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.

McCormack, Kathy. "NH Small Business Owners Discuss Health Care Bill." *BusinessWeek*. 24 March 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/ap/financialnews/D9EL20N80.htm.

Nicholas, Ted. *The Complete Guide to Nonprofit Corporations*. Dearborn, Mich.: Enterprise, 1993.

Pakroo, Peri. Starting and Building a Nonprofit: A Practical Guide. 3rd ed. Berkeley, Calif: Nolo Press, 2009.

Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. *Human Resources Management*. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Strom, Stephanie. "Nonprofit Groups Foresee Tough Year." New York Times. 21 March 2010. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/22/us/22charity.html.

The Wharton School. "Linking Passion and Career." *Human Resource Executive Online*. 18 March 2010. Available from: http://www.hreonline.com/HRE/story.jsp?storyId=363202288.

Wilson, Judith, and Michelle Gislason. *Coaching Skills for Nonprofit Managers and Leaders*. San Francisco, Calif: Jossey Bass, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NONPROFIT ORGANIZATIONS, AND TAXES

In recognition of the "public good"-oriented goals and objectives of nonprofit organizations, U.S. law grants these groups a number of special privileges. Of these, perhaps none is more valuable than the bestowal of tax-exempt status. Such status basically means that the organization's income and assets are not subject to federal taxes, and federal exemptions often (though not always) pave the way for state and local tax exemptions as well. For-profit enterprises, on the other hand, are subject to local, state, and federal taxation. In his 2010 book The Law of Tax-Exempt Organizations, Bruce R. Hopkins wrote, "While adopting a particular practice is not a requirement for tax exemption, the agency believes that an organization that adopts some or all of these practices is more likely to be successful in pursuing its exempt purposes and earning public support." The agency Hopkins mentions is the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), and a nonprofit organization will do well to stay on the good side of the agency in any effort to mainstain its tax-exempt status.

One of the main objectives of private enterprise is the pursuit of profit for the owners of the enterprise. Profits gained through private enterprise are taxable. Activities undertaken by tax-exempt organizations, however, have as their objective obtaining profits for use in the continued provision of services for the public good. Profits earned by organizations as a result of their tax-exempt missions are therefore not taxable. Nonprofit organizations can engage in virtually any business enterprise in the fulfillment of their mission objectives without jeopardizing their tax-exempt status. When these organizations undertake activities that are unrelated to their stated missions, the profits generated from those activities are taxable. It should be noted, however, that complete exemption from federal taxation does not automatically mean that the organization avoids other kinds of taxation, such as state and local income taxes, sales taxes, and property taxes.

Hopkins noted that not all nonprofit organizations qualify as tax-exempt organizations: "Nearly every taxexempt organization is a nonprofit organization, but not all nonprofit organizations are eligible to be tax-exempt," he said. "The concept of a nonprofit organization is broader than that of a tax-exempt organization. Some types of nonprofit organizations (such as mutual, self-help type entities) do not, as a matter of federal law, qualify for tax-exempt status." While the majority of nonprofit organizations are presumed to be tax-exempt in nature, there are exceptions to that premise. The terms *nonprofit* and charitable are not interchangeable. A nonprofit organization is not necessarily charitably motivated while an organization that is truly charitable in nature may well be a profit-making enterprise. Both types of organizations may be entitled to tax-exempt status from the IRS. For example, a religious and apostolic association, even if it is organized for profit, and a teachers' retirement fund association, which is operated to produce profits for its beneficiaries, are both eligible for tax exemptions.

DEVELOPMENT OF NONPROFIT TAX EXEMPT STATUS

Until the end of the nineteenth century, all U.S. entities, whether they were private individuals or businesses, were exempt from taxation unless they were subject to a particular tax levy. The Tariff Act of 1894, however, changed that situation irrevocably. That legislation imposed a flat 2 percent tax rate on all U.S. corporations, but in recognition of the fundamentally different goals and objectives of for-profit businesses and charitable and educational groups, the bill exempted the latter organizations from the tax. The important aspect of this legislation was that

organizations involved in activities and those whose profits would be used for altruistic purposes were specifically excluded from the requirement to share the profits of their work through taxation. The initial emphasis of tax exemption was to protect those organizations involved in charitable activities from taxation, and it has remained as the central function of tax-exempt law to this day.

In recent years, the United States has seen a dramatic increase in the number of tax-exempt organizations operating around the country. Indeed, the rise in the number of churches, nursing homes, hospitals, chambers of commerce, charitable organizations, and social service agencies in many communities has led some observers to voice concern about the tax-base stability of some areas. Some cities and towns find that a substantial portion of their entire lot of privately held real estate is owned by taxexempt organizations. In such areas there may not be any revenue flowing into local tax coffers from a taxable base. This state of affairs has led some corporate and individual taxpayers to register complaints about the "free ride" that some exempt organizations enjoy. Even the tax-exempt status of churches, protected from the very beginning of the tax code, has been questioned in recent years.

NONPROFITS AND PROFITABILITY

Many people operate under a fundamental misconception about nonprofit organizations and revenue. The word 'nonprofit' may carry with it an inference about profit that causes some people to think profitability by a nonprofit organization is illegal. This is not at all the case. Nonprofit, tax-exempt organizations are free to do anything a for-profit company might do in pursuit of their goals, *including making profits*. The law is designed to provide all the benefits of a free-market system plus the special favor of tax incentives for individuals and corporations who want to contribute financially to the nonprofit organization. Not only may nonprofit organizations operate enterprises profitably as tax-exempt organizations, they may also prosper through the patronage of others.

However, there are significant stipulations in place concerning the *distribution* of those profits that must be met for an organization to claim tax-exempt status. The stipulations that govern distribution of profits are delineated in Section 501 of the Internal Revenue Code:

1. The organization must be organized and operated exclusively for one or more of the following purposes: for religious, educational, charitable, scientific, or literary purposes; to test for public safety; to encourage amateur sports competition (either national or international); to prevent cruelty to children or animals; to lessen the burdens of government (through creation and maintenance of public buildings, monuments, parks, natural

- attractions, etc.); and to maintain public confidence in the legal system. Naturally, the organization may be involved in more than one of the above areas.
- 2. Net earnings garnered by the organization may not, under any circumstances, be distributed for the private benefit of individuals.
- 3. The organization may not participate in any way in any political campaigns, directly or indirectly, although it can use a political action committee or PAC to engage in political activities that are not political campaign activities.
- 4. The organization may not spend "excessive" time or energy on efforts to influence legislation. It is a common misconception that nonprofits may not engage in legislative activities, but as Hopkins stated, "a charity is permitted to engage in far more lobbying efforts than most people realize. Indeed, under some circumstances, a charitable organization can spend more than one-fifth of its funds for legislative ends."

FILING FOR TAX EXEMPT STATUS

A wide variety of organizations are eligible for tax-exempt status because of their goals and activities. These include the following:

- Corporations organized under an Act of Congress (includes federal credit unions)
- Title-holding corporations for exempt organizations
- Religious organizations
- Educational organizations
- Charitable organizations
- Scientific organizations
- Literary organizations
- Public safety organizations
- Organizations devoted to national or international amateur sports competitions
- Organizations devoted to preventing cruelty to children
- Organizations devoted to preventing cruelty to animals
- Civic leagues
- Social welfare organizations
- · Local associations
- Labor organizations
- · Agricultural and horticultural organizations
- Business leagues, chambers of commerce, and real estate boards

- Social and recreational clubs
- · Fraternal beneficiary societies and associations
- Voluntary employees' beneficiary associations
- · Domestic fraternal societies and associations
- Teachers' retirement fund associations
- Benevolent life insurance associations
- Mutual irrigation or ditch companies
- Mutual or cooperative telephone companies
- Cemetery companies
- State-chartered credit unions and mutual reserve funds
- Mutual insurance companies or associations
- Cooperative agricultural organizations
- Supplemental unemployment benefit trusts
- Employee-funded pension trusts (provided they were created prior to June 25, 1959)
- Organizations of past or present Armed Forces members
- Group legal services organizations
- Black lung benefit trusts
- Withdrawal liability payment funds
- Veterans' organizations (provided they were created prior to 1880)
- Religious and apostolic associations
- Cooperative hospital service organizations
- Cooperating service groups of operating educational organizations
- Farmers' cooperatives
- Political organizations (parties, committees, etc.)
- Homeowners' associations

Some organizations, such as churches, associations of churches, and auxiliary agencies of churches like mission societies and youth groups are generally considered automatically tax-exempt. They are not required to request this status from the government taxing agencies. Virtually all other kinds of organizations that fit legal definitions of eligibility for tax-exempt status because of their special benevolent purposes and goals cannot make the same assumption. They must ask the Internal Revenue Service to officially recognize their tax-exempt status.

To do so, organizations have to file an application for tax exemption with the IRS. (Nonprofit organizations may also have to make separate applications to state and local tax agencies if they wish to secure exemptions from taxes imposed by those jurisdictions.) In most instances,

this filing step is a mere formality; approval of tax exemption is almost always based on the IRS's ruling on the organization's exemption application. The primary legal basis for all tax exemptions is Section 501 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1954. Organizations that have their exemption application approved, then, will often find that they are free from tax obligations at the local and state levels as well.

Experts note that while some nonprofit organizations are exempted from paying certain taxes, that does not mean that they have no filing obligations. "Despite the favoritism the law frequently bestows on nonprofit organizations, the reporting requirements are not one of them, particularly when the organization is tax-exempt," wrote Hopkins. "The annual information return that most taxexempt organizations have to file with the IRS is far more extensive than the tax returns most commercial businesses must file. Then, there may be several state annual reports (if the organization is doing business in more than one state) and the state annual charitable solicitation act reports (perhaps over 40 of them)." Given this reality, most nonprofit organizations choose to use the services of professional attorneys and accountants in compiling and delivering these reports.

What To Know About Tax-Exempt Entities. According to a March 25, 2010, IRS news release, there are six facts about organizations that are tax-exempt that business owners, consumers, volunteers, and those who donate should be aware of. These facts are:

- In almost every instance, organizations that are taxexempt have annual reports that are available to the public. In addition to the annual report, the application for tax exemption for a given entity is also available to the public. Anyone has the right to view these documents and when the request for the documents is made, the tax exempt entity is required to provide the documents within 30 days.
- The list of people or public institutions who made donations to a given tax-exempt entity is not information that the public is privy to. Therefore, those who donate to a given nonprofit organization may maintain their anonymity should they choose to. The exception to this rule is political organizations and private foundations.
- There are easy ways to find out whether or not an organization is tax-exempt. Those who make or are considering making donations can find out by simply calling the entity's main office or headquarters. If this proves to be too time consuming it is possible to obtain the information

- from the IRS, which drafts a list of all the tax-exempt organizations in a document called *Publication 78*.
- Just because an entity is tax-exempt does not necessarily make it a nonprofit organization. A charitable entity that can receive deductable donations generally includes volunteer fire departments, organizations that aid veterans of the armed services, some fraternal institutions, and a number of other charity types listed in the IRS tax code 501(c).
- When an organization is tax-exempt but is not legally allowed to receive donations or other contributions that are tax-deductible, a representative of the organization or a publication must make this clear to the public and those who may wish to make donations.

UNRELATED BUSINESS INCOME

U.S. law has long differentiated between the activities of tax-exempt organizations that are related to the performance of tax-exempt functions and those that are not. Income garnered from these latter activities is subject to taxation. For incorporated organizations, net revenue from unrelated activities is subject to federal corporate income tax law, while for organizations that are not incorporated, this revenue commonly referred to as "unrelated business income" is subject to the canon of federal tax law on individuals. "The objective of the unrelated business income tax is to prevent unfair competition between taxexempt organizations and for-profit, commercial enterprises," explained Hopkins. "The rules are intended to place the unrelated business activities of an exempt organization on the same tax basis as those of a nonexempt business with which it competes.... An organization's tax exemption will be denied or revoked if an inappropriate portion of its activities is not promoting one or more of its exempt purposes." Not only will this have a negative impact financially, but it can have long-term ramifications for the nonprofit's reputation. Take for example the French Hospital Medical Center of San Luis Obispo, California, which reportedly funneled monies into a housing loan to Alan Iftiniuk, the nonprofit hospital's CEO. This was after paying him a salary of \$971,902. In addition, it was reported that French Hospital was netting more than \$6 million per year. Following this disclosure, officers of the nonprofit medical facility announced that they would be expanding the hospital. As Karen Velie pointed out in an article for Cal Coastal News in March 2010, "Because of their tax-free charity status, not-forprofit hospitals such as French cannot funnel monies earned to owners or shareholders. Profits by federal law must be put back into the organization." When news like

this leaks out, the organization becomes less attractive to would-be volunteers. Those who would have made charitable donations are also impacted, since donors are generally not in favor of their donations going toward a cushy salary or housing perks for a company officer.

The area of tax law covering unrelated business income, noted Hopkins, has been one marked by upheaval and change in recent years. "As tax-exempt organizations struggle to generate additional income in these days of declining governmental support, proposed adverse tax reform, more sophisticated management, and greater pressure for more services [tax-exempt organizations] are increasingly drawn to service-provider activities, some of which may be unrelated to their exempt purposes."

One emerging issue involves use of the Internet by nonprofit organizations. Some experts have expressed concern that linking to non-exempt sites, soliciting contributions online, or disseminating protected information could put an entity's exempt status at risk. In the case of the 2010 Haiti earthquake, many who made charitable donations via text or Internet were concerned that their money was not used entirely toward the relief effort. Some reports made reference to the fact that Visa, MasterCard, and other credit card companies were still taking their normal 2 to 3 percent cut on charges. The public was outraged at the notion of these companies profiting from the tragedy. Soon after this news went public, the credit card companies, which included American Express and Discover, announced that they would waive the 2 to 3 percent service charge. (In good news for Americans who donated to the Haiti effort, the IRS made an allowance for 2009 tax returns even though the donations to Haiti had been given in 2010, people filing their 2009 tax returns were able to claim the donations for the previous year.)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Alice M., and Robert A. Wexler. "Making Use of the Internet Issues for Tax Exempt Organizations." *Journal of Taxation.* May 2000.

Baldas, Tresa. "Profiting at Nonprofits? The IRS Gets Tough on Charities After Reports of High Pay for Some Nonprofit Executives." *Corporate Counsel.* December 2004.

Basset, Laura. "As Wallets Open For Haiti, Credit Card Companies Take a Big Cut." *Huffington Post.* 14 January 2010. Available from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2010/ 01/14/as wallets open for haiti n 423238.html.

Hopkins, Bruce R.A Legal Guide to Starting and Managing a Nonprofit Organization. 2d ed. New York: John Wiley, 1993.

Hopkins, Bruce R. *The Law of Tax Exempt Organizations*. 9th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010

Hopkins, Bruce R., and Jody Blazek. *Private Foundations: Tax Law and Compliance*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Internal Revenue Service. *IRS Statistics of Income (SOI) Bulletin* 29, no. 3 (Winter 2010). Available from: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs soi/10winbul.pdf.

Internal Revenue Service. "Six Important Facts about Tax Exempt Organizations." 25 March 2010. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=205630,00.html.
Jacobs, Jerald A., and Karen L. Cipriani. "Establishing an Affiliated Organization." Association Management. June 2000.
Pakroo, Peri. Starting and Building a Nonprofit. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.

Schlesinger, Sanford J. "Unrelated Business Income and the Charitable Organization." *Estate Planning.* May 2000.

Velie, Karen. "Are Non Profit Hospitals Profiting?" *Cal Coast News.* 16 March 2010. Available from: http://calcoastnews.com/2010/03/are nonprofit hospitals profiting/.

Wright, Carolyn D. "IRS Request for Comments on EO Web Activity: Good Start." *Tax Notes.* 23 October 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLANS

Nonqualified deferred compensation plans are used by businesses to supplement existing qualified plans and provide an extra benefit to key personnel and highly compensated employees (HCEs). In small businesses, this usually includes the owner and founder, but an HCE is defined by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) as someone who owns 5 percent or more of the business, or who was compensated \$105,000 in 2008, \$110,000 or more in 2009 or 2010. Broadly defined, a nonqualified deferred compensation plan (NDCP) is a contractual agreement in which a participant agrees to be paid in a future year for services rendered this year. Deferred compensation payments generally commence upon termination of employment (e.g., retirement) or preretirement death or disability. Nonqualified deferred compensation plans are often geared toward anticipated retirement in order to provide cash payments to the retiree and to defer taxation to a year when the recipient is in a lower tax bracket.

There are two broad categories of nonqualified deferred compensation plans: elective and nonelective. In an elective NDCP an employee chooses to receive less current salary and bonus compensation than he or she would otherwise receive, postponing the receipt of that compensation until a future tax year. In nonelective NDCPs the employer funds the benefit and does not reduce current compensation in order to fund future payments. Such plans are, in essence, post-termination salary continuation plans. The argument behind such nonelective plans, funded by employers, is the retention of key employees.

One feature of NDCPs that has made them very popular with large corporations and some small businesses is the fact that they are not limited by the same nondiscrimination rules imposed on qualified plans. NDCPs may be offered to a select group of employees only, unlike qualified plans to which all employees are eligible by definition. Consequently, the cost of this benefit is lower since it accrues to fewer people. Companies have recognized other advantages associated with nonqualified deferred compensation plans as well. Administrative costs, for example, are lower with a nonqualified plan than for similar qualified plans. Until December 31, 2004, companies were not required to report NDCPs to the IRS. They were only required to send a one-time letter to the U.S. Department of Labor stating that the plan was in place and reporting the number of participants it covered. With the passage of the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004, however, an additional reporting requirement was added. Companies with NDCPs now must also report to the IRS (on Form W-2 or 1099) amounts deferred and earned under the plan, even if these amounts are not included as taxable income.

There are two main types of nonqualified deferred compensation plans from which small business owners may choose: supplemental executive retirement plans (SERPs) and deferred savings plans. These two options share several common characteristics, but there are also important differences between the two. For example, eligibility for both plans may be based on the executive's salary, position, or both. But whereas deferred savings plans require employees to contribute their own earnings, executives that are placed in SERPs receive their compensation from their employers.

SUPPLEMENTAL EXECUTIVE RETIREMENT PLANS (SERPS)

SERPs generally are structured to mirror defined-benefit pension plans. They promise a stated benefit from the employer at retirement. SERP benefits, which can be allocated in conjunction with other benefit plans like qualified-plan savings and Social Security benefits, may be calculated in any number of ways. Employers may choose to pay their executives a flat dollar amount for an agreed-upon number of years; a percentage of their salary at retirement multiplied by their years with the company; or a fixed percentage of their salary at retirement for a given number of years. Companies also have the option of funding SERPs either through general assets (at the time of the employee's retirement) or via sinking funds or corporate-owned life insurance (COLI).

Sinking Funds. Businesses that utilize the sinking fund method allocate money on an annual basis to a fund that

will cover benefit payments as they come due. This money can be invested by the company as it sees fit, but it is nonetheless earmarked for retirement payments.

Corporate-Owned Life Insurance (COLI). Under the COLI funding method, businesses buy life insurance plans on those directors and executives that they wish to compensate. Each company pays the premiums on the purchased policies, and as each executive retires, the firm pays out his or her benefits from operating assets for a previously established period of time. The key benefit for the small-business owner under the COLI arrangement is that his or her business is designated the sole beneficiary of the tax-free proceeds from the insurance policy. Upon the death of an executive for whom such a policy has been acquired, the company is reimbursed for some or all of the costs of the insurance plan the actual benefits paid, the insurance premiums. According to a March 2010 PRNewswire press release, a survey released by Clark Consulting notes, "Corporate-owned or trust-owned life insurance (COLI/TOLI) is the most commonly used informal funding vehicle for both types of plans. 56% of respondents informally funding their NODC [NDCP] plans and 100% of those informally funding their SERPs use COLI/TOLI." Entrepreneurs should note, however, that their firm will not receive a tax deduction for its contributions to a SERP until the director or executive actually receives the benefit payments. Businesses using qualified compensation plans, on the other hand, receive deductions in the current year.

DEFERRED SAVINGS PLANS

Deferred savings plans are similar to 401(k) plans in that affected employees are allowed to set aside a portion of their salary and a portion of bonuses into the plan. This money is directly deducted from employee paychecks, and taxes are not levied on the money until the employee receives it.

According to the 2010 *Employee Benefits Guide* by Barry Kozak, deferred compensation plans can be set up in a manner that allows the employee to decide at a point before services are rendered when, and in some cases how much, his or her currently taxable income will be paid at a later date. These kinds of deferred compensation options are usually thought of as a form of retirement pay. For this reason, NDCPs are often part of a structured retirement plan, and may often work symbiotically with a 401(k) retirement fund. This is an intelligent way for an employee to get the most out of both plans. As of 2010, a 401(k) will only allow an employee to defer \$15,000 per year of his or her income. By pairing the 401(k) with the NDCP, the employee can defer and save as much as he or she desires.

Plans are set up to cover obligations in one of two ways: 1) the company simply guarantees a fixed rate of return on the deferred contributions, which come from its general operating assets at the time of payout; 2) the company ties each executive's savings to the performance of a particular mutual fund which the executive selects from among several offered by the plan. Companies that set up a fixed rate of return on the deferrals may invest the monies in question however they wish, provided they ultimately meet their payout obligations. In addition, consultants note that some small businesses (and large ones as well) have established a policy wherein they will offer matching funds on employee deferrals or add profit-sharing or incentive-based contributions.

Executives with deferred savings plans have a variety of payout options to choose from, although the number of options was reduced with the passage of the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004. Distribution of plan funds is allowed in the following ways under the American Jobs Creation Act: separation of service; disability; a specific time under the plan that is defined in the plan documentation; a change in company ownership or control of the corporation; an unforeseen emergency (as defined in the statute); or death. If an executive enrolled in this type of plan dies or is fired from the company prior to retirement, he or she (or their family) receives a lump-sum payout of their benefits. It should be noted, however, that nonqualified deferred compensation plans will not be protected from creditors if the company that created them files for bankruptcy.

PLANS FOR TAX EXEMPT ORGANIZATIONS

Nonqualified deferred compensation plans may also be utilized by tax-exempt organizations, but managers of these entities should be aware that for tax-exempt organizations, such plans are subject to considerably more stringent IRS regulations. Nonetheless, by subjecting employer-paid, tax-deferred compensation to risk of forfeiture or by paying the required taxes for these plans, tax-exempt organizations are able to develop workable alternatives for funding non-qualified deferred compensation plans.

Funding Options. Tax-exempt organizations seeking to fund employer-paid deferred compensation plans can choose from a number of options:

1. Unfunded benefits that vest at retirement. Under this strategy, employers provide supplemental retirement benefit plans with assets that are not dedicated to funding the plan. If the employer runs into financial trouble before the employee or employees covered under the plan retire, it can use those assets to pay off its creditors.

- 2. Unfunded benefits that vest during employment. Vesting occurs according to plan objectives as defined by the employer. As vesting occurs, the employer provides a cash distribution to cover taxes. The ultimate benefit at retirement is reduced to reflect the annual distribution of a portion of the benefit to pay taxes.
- 3. Benefits funded with deferred annuities. Under this arrangement, the small-business owner would acquire deferred annuities in the name of participating employees. The employer that takes this track usually provides cash distributions to cover the tax on both the contribution and the cash distribution, since contributions to the annuity are regarded by the IRS as taxable income.

Similarly, organizations looking to fund voluntary nonqualified deferred compensation plans may pursue the following funding alternatives:

- 1. Traditional deferred compensation plans with non-compete clauses. These do not pay out money until the end of a specified period of time. If an employee who is part of the plan leaves the company to join a competing business before that specified period of time elapses, the employee forfeits the contributions. Analysts note, however, that this choice is often not a palatable one for employers, since employees will likely resent efforts to impose such restrictions.
- 2. Deferred annuities. Under this alternative, employees purchase deferred annuities with after-tax income, and they do not owe taxes on annuity earnings until payout.
- Deferral using after-tax dollars. Under this plan, employees are immediately vested and taxed on the deferred compensation. After-tax compensation is subsequently placed in a mutual fund by the employer, but it is maintained for the benefit of the employee.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Compensation; Recruiting; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Altieri, Mark P. "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans." CPA Journal. February 2005.
- "Clark Consulting Announces Financial Services and Insurance Sector Results." *PRNewswire*. 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.prnewswire.com/news releases/clark consulting announces financial services and insurance sector results 86362027.html.
- Douglas, Craig M. "Talbots Tees Up Millions for CEO, Top Execs." *Boston Business Journal*. 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.bizjournals.com/boston/stories/2010/03/01/daily42.html?jst=b ln hl.

- "401k Maximum Contribution Limits." *Today's Seniors*. Available from http://www.todaysseniors.com/pages/401k contribution limits.html.
- "The 401(k) Paper Chase." *Business Week.* 27 March 2000. Internal Revenue Service. "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Audit Techniques Guide." 10 January 2005. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/corporations/article/0,,id= 134878,00.html.
- "IRS Announces 2010 Highly Compensated Employee Limitation." *VisionPayroll.com.* 18 October 2009. Available from: https://www.visionpayroll.com/kb/2009/10/irs anno unces 2010 highly compensated employee limitation/.
- "IRS Eyes Wall Street Deferred Comp." Financial Advisor.
 3 March 2010. Available from: http://www.fa mag.com/fa news/5278 irs eyes wall street deferred comp.html.
- Kozak, Barry. Employee Benefit Plans. Durham, N.C.: Carolina Academic Press, 2010.
- Madsen, Dawilla, and Dominick Pizzano. "The 401(k) Gamble." Strategic Finance. December 1999.
- Olson, John. "A Powerful Weapon in the War for Talent." National Underwriter Life & Health Financial Services Edition. 23 June 2003.
- Postal, Arthur D."New Tax Bill Changes Rules on Non qualified Deferred Comp Plans." *National Underwriter Life & Health*. 18 October 2004.
- "Study Probes Executive Benefits." National Underwriter.
 5 March 2010. Available from: http://
 www.lifeandhealthinsurancenews.com/News/2010/3/Pages/
 Study Probes Executive Benefits.aspx.
- Van Dyke, George. "Examining Your 401 K." Business Credit. January 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NONTRADITIONAL FINANCING SOURCES

Entrepreneurs can turn to a variety of sources to finance the establishment or expansion of their businesses. Common sources of business capital include personal savings, and loans from various sources, including friends and relatives, financial institutions such as banks or credit unions, commercial finance companies, and the Small Business Administration and other government agencies. Other sources might include venture capital firms, investment clubs, and personal or corporate credit cards. But for some businesspeople, these sources of financing are either unavailable, or available with restrictions or provisions that are either impossible for the company to meet or deemed excessive by the business owner. In such instances, the capital-hungry entrepreneur has the option of pursuing a number of nontraditional financing sources to secure the money that his or her company needs. Some of the more common nontraditional financing sources include selling assets, borrowing against the cash value of a life insurance policy, and taking out a second mortgage on a home or other property.

Selling Assets. Some entrepreneurs choose to sell some of their personal or business assets in order to finance the opening or continued existence of their enterprises. Generally, business owners who have already established the viability of their firms and are looking to expand their operations do not have to take this sometimes drastic course of action, since their records will often allow them to secure capital from other sources, either private or public. Whether selling personal or business assets, the small-business owner should take a rational approach. Some entrepreneurs, desperate to secure money, end up selling business assets that are important to basic business operations. In such instances, the entrepreneur may end up accelerating rather than halting the demise of his or her business. Only nonessential equipment and inventory should be sold. Similarly, care should be taken in the selling of personal assets. Items such as boats and antiques can fetch a decent price. But before embarking on this course of action, the entrepreneur should objectively study whether the resulting income will be sufficient, or whether the enterprise's financial straits are an indication of fundamental flaws.

Borrowing Against the Cash Value of a Life Insurance Policy. Entrepreneurs who have a whole life policy have the option of borrowing against the policy. (This is not an option for holders of term insurance.) This can be an effective means of securing capital provided that the owner has held the policy for several years, thus giving it some cash value. Insurers may let policyholders borrow as much as 90 percent of the value of the policy. As long as the policyholder continues to meet his or her premium payment obligations, the policy will remain intact. Interest rates on such loans are generally not outrageous, but if the policyholder dies during the period in which he or she has a loan on the policy, benefits are usually dramatically reduced.

Second Mortgage. Some entrepreneurs secure financing by taking out a second mortgage on their home. This risky alternative does provide the homeowner with a couple of advantages: interest on the mortgage is tax deductible and is usually lower than what he or she would pay with a credit card or an unsecured loan. But if the business ultimately fails, this method of financing could result in the loss of the home. Using a second mortgage as a vehicle for financing a company is very risky and is the best option only for people who want to borrow all the money they need at one time and secure fixed, equal payments.

Nonprofit Groups and the Government as Potential Lenders. The 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act made it possible for many small-business owners to keep their doors open, but for many others the stimulus was not itself sufficient. To meet the needs of small businesses and to keep them from shutting down, some nonprofit groups and government programs stepped up to offer finances for struggling small enterprises. "These lenders ... working in tandem, offer small loans to businesses turned down by recession-bitten banks," wrote Dee DePass in the *Minneapolis Star Tribune*. DePass added, "These nonprofits and state entities ... match each others' loans, guarantee loans and get capital and jobs flowing for small companies."

Other Possible Sources of Financing. Some entrepreneurs obtain financing for growth and expansion through franchising or licensing. Basically, they get money by selling the rights to a unique business or product to other companies. Other small-business owners are able to form alliances or partnerships with firms that have a vested interest in their success, such as customers, suppliers, or distributors. These business owners may obtain funds from their partners through cooperative work agreements, barter arrangements, or trade credit. For those seeking loans from nontraditional sources, the Internet provides a potential source of leads. For example, America's Business Funding Directory, at www.businessfinance.com, includes a searchable database of nontraditional funding sources.

Experts recommend using nontraditional financing to start a business or provide funds during periods of rapid growth, but emphasize that small-business owners should consider it a temporary arrangement. The use of nontraditional financing is a last resort, and a business owner should make every effort possible to limit the time frame during which such financing is used.

Unorthodox and Modern Methods for Getting Financial Help. In a February 2010 article in *Business Week*, Steve Nielsen discussed two of the best ways to obtain working capital in a distressed economy. First, the entrepreneur should consider suppliers. Nielsen wrote, "Relationships that small business owners have with their suppliers can be a great resource for financing." Nielsen recommends treating a loan given by a supplier as seriously as any other loan from a venture capitalist or banking institution. This means that documents should be drawn up, credit reports run, and contractual agreements signed so that everyone understands all of the terms of the loan.

Nielsen also noted that networking at events such as seminars, conventions, workshops, and other gatherings can help the small-business owner come in contact with potential venture capitalists or joint venturers that make it possible financially to get off the ground, or to breathe

new life into an existing small business. Nielson wrote, "small business owners can continue to build these relationships online through niche Web sites with forums to engage in discussions, ask questions, and seek advice. More and more small business owners and entrepreneurs are turning to these sites and finding the resources they need for financing."

SEE ALSO Financial Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Caracciolo, Daniel, and Christian Fuccinos. "Non Traditional Financing Alternatives and Their Tax Incentives." *International Tax Review.* December 2004.
 "Creative Financing." *Phoenix Business Journal.* 29 September 2000
- DePass, Dee. "Small Businesses in Minnesota Get Financing Help from Nonprofits." *Minneapolis Star Tribune.* 27 March 2010. Available from: http://www.buffalonews.com/2010/03/ 08/980793/small businesses in minnesota.html.
- "Despite Higher Interest Rates, More Fast Growth CEOs Report New Bank Loans and Increased Credit Lines: Many More Considering Non Traditional Financing in Next 12 Months." *Business Credit*. February 2005.
- Holland, Phil. "Where to Borrow Money for Your Business." MyOwnBusiness.com. Available from: http:// www.myownbusiness.org/freearticle4.html.
- Nielsen, Steve. "Nontraditional Resources for Financing." BusinessWeek. 26 February 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/tips/archives/2010/02/nontraditional.html.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Woman Business Owner Uses Non Traditional Financing for Non Traditional Career." 14 September 2005.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Small Business Planner: Finance Start Up." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/financestartup/SERV BORROW.html.
- Vanac, Mary. "Alternative Financing Helps Small Businesses Bridge the Lending Gap." *Business News.* 15 August 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NONVERBAL COMMUNICATION

Nonverbal communication, such as facial expressions, gestures, posture, and tone of voice, is an important component of most human communications, including, of course, business communications. Most people use nonverbal signals when communicating. Understanding nonverbal communication techniques can help a small-business owner get a message across or accurately interpret a message received from another person. On the

other hand, nonverbal communication can also send signals that interfere with the effective presentation or reception of messages. "Sometimes nonverbal messages contradict the verbal; often they express true feelings more accurately than the spoken or written language," Herta A. Murphy and Herbert W. Hildebrandt noted in their book *Effective Business Communications*. In fact, studies have shown that between 60 and 90 percent of a message's effect may come from nonverbal cues. Therefore, it is important for small-business owners and managers to be aware of the nonverbal messages they send and to develop the skill of reading the nonverbal messages contained in the behavior of others. There are three main elements of nonverbal communication: appearance, body language, and sounds.

Appearance. In oral forms of communication, the appearance of both the speaker and the surroundings are vital to the successful conveyance of a message. In the 2010 edition of their book, *Nonverbal Communication in Human Interaction*, Mark L. Knapp and Judith A. Hall discussed physical appearance. They wrote that co-workers and managers take notice of a number of appearance-based variables. People in an office settings take notice of whether someone smiles or frowns a great deal and whether he or she has poor hygiene. They will also take notice of things like wardrobe is it too formal or informal? Does he or she wear the same outfit nearly every day? The messages sent may or may not convey the truth about an employee, but employees are well advised to be aware of what kinds of messages they are sending.

Similarly, such details of the surroundings as room size, furnishings, decorations, lighting, and windows can affect a listener's attitudes toward the speaker and the message being presented. The importance of nonverbal cues in surroundings can be seen in the desire of business managers to have a corner office with a view rather than a cubicle in a crowded work area.

Body Language. Body language, and particularly facial expressions, can provide important information that may not be contained in the verbal portion of the communication. Facial expressions are especially helpful as they may show hidden emotions that contradict verbal statements. For example, an employee may deny having knowledge of a problem, but also have a fearful expression and glance around guiltily. Other forms of body language that may provide communication cues include physical contact between the speaker and the listener (a handshake, for example), posture, and gestures. For example, a manager who puts his feet up on the desk may convey an impression of status and confidence, while an employee who leans forward to listen may convey interest. Gestures can add emphasis and improve understanding when used

sparingly, but the continual use of gestures can distract listeners and convey nervousness..

Sounds. The tone, rate, and volume of a speaker's voice can convey different meanings, as can sounds like laughing, throat clearing, or humming. Silence, or the lack of sound, is a form of nonverbal communication as well. Silence can communicate a lack of understanding or even hard feelings in a face-to-face discussion.

HOW TO INTERPRET NONVERBAL COMUNICATION

In her 2008 book, *The Nonverbal Advantage: Secrets and Science of Body Language at Work* Carol Kinsley Goman discussed what she calls the Five C's. These are "context, clusters, congruence, consistency, and culture." Goman wrote, "Although first impressions may not always be accurate, you can improve your ability to read someone's body language by filtering your impressions through the five C's."

Context. When observing body language, it is important to place it in context. Goman uses the example of a person out in the cold, hunched and shivering, which in that context signifies nothing other than the fact that the person is cold. But at an office desk, this same hunched body language suggests many things lack of confidence, unsureness, distress, fear, and perhaps a weak ability to interact or communicate.

Clusters. Clusters of gestures, that is, more than one nonverbal cue at a time, can more accurately illustrate where someone's mind is or how he or she is feeling. Goman uses the example of a person in a conversation who crosses his or her arms while also wearing an unpleasant facial expression, shakes his or her head, and perhaps sits in a manner that turns a part of the body away from the other person. This combination shows that he or she is rejecting ideas that are being presented and is resistant to the subject matter. Goman notes that clusters of gestures are much more powerful indicators than single gestures.

Congruence. Congruence between what people are actually saying (orally) and the signals they are sending physically is a sign of confidence and truthfulness. It suggests that they will do as they say and may also give a clear indication of what they expect of others. Conversely, those who show verbal communication that is incongruent with their nonverbal communication may not be telling the truth, may not even believe what they are saying themselves, or may not be confident in what they are proposing.

Consistency. By understanding how a person typically reacts to normal office situations, the business owner or manager can gauge how this person is feeling or what he or she is thinking (to some degree) by paying attention to nonverbal cues that are not consistent with "baseline" nonverbal cues. Goman uses the example of a person being interrogated by the police. The interrogator may begin with some inconsequential, day-to-day questions. When he or she asks the more difficult questions, it will be easy to see what makes the interrogated party uncomfortable or nervous, and this can even indicate whether he or she is lying or telling the truth.

Culture. People from different backgrounds, countries, regions of the world, religions, and other cultural variations will react differently and show how they feel or what they are thinking in different ways. Goman notes that culturally variant gestures often become more prevalent during more stressful situations.

NONVERBAL COMMUNICATION IN INTERVIEWS

The interview might be one of the most important places in business where observation of body language and other nonverbal communication occurs. If nonverbal cues are perceived accurately by the interviewer, he or she may be able to determine whether the interviewee is a suitable candidate. According to a 2010 article by Dhawal Kumar, "10 Body Language Tips That Will Make Your Personal Interview Round Smoother," there are several things that an interviewee can do to improve the impression that he or she makes. While the article was written to give potential employees pointers, managers and business owners who interview can use these nonverbal cues to determine everything from confidence to lying (or telling the truth), levels of aggression or submissiveness, and overall attitude. Kumar gives the following advice to interviewees about body language.

- Sit up straight to convey a sense of confidence.
- Lean in ever so slightly toward the interviewer to convey a sense of taking an interest in what he or she has to say. This also shows a sense of mutual involvement.
- Maintain eye contact with the person conducting the interview so that a sense of interest is visible. By the same token, overly dramatic or intense eye contact can be a sign of dominance, and the interviewer may take this as a sign of aggression.
- Voice inflection, volume, and tone can all be indicators of personlity type. Too loud or too soft can be emblematic of agressiveness or low self-esteem, respectively. In addition, how an

interviewee chooses his or her words is important. An apologetic, defensive, or overconfident way of speaking should be avoided.

- If the interviewee's hands are on his or her knees, this is a sign that he or she attentive and ready to answer the interviewer's questions. Other hand placements can be indicators of confidence. Hands that are placed in the lap or on armrests of a chair show a relaxed demeanor while fidgety hands and busy legs are both signs of nervousness and anxiety.
- Blurting out commentary that is not germane to the conversation at hand is a sign of nervousness and can also be a sign of someone who does not consider his or her words carefully.
- Interruption of the interviewer is a poor strategy. It shows that the interviewee is over-eager. Jumpiness of this nature can be a sign that if hired, the interviewee may make snap decisions on important projects.
- If there is not a desk between the interviewer and interviewee, the interviewee will want to create some personal space. It is a fine line too close can make the interviewer uncomfortable or be a sign of alarming exuberance while too far away may indicate an aloof personality that may not work well on a team.
- An air of enthusiam (or lack thereof) will be conveyed by an interviewee's face. Nodding to agree is a good sign, but too much nodding (even a state of constant nodding in some cases) can be a sign that really, not much active listening is going on. Kumar strongly advises to use any kind of expression or gesture in moderation.

Navigating Employee Body Language. For the small-business owner or manager, it is important not only to be able to read nonverbal cues accurately, but also to be able to navigate them. In his March 2010 article, "Get the Message from Nonverbal Cues," Mark Schnurman writes, "Once you properly read a person's message, you must react accordingly. When you receive a negative message it is crucial to adjust your behavior. For example, if you ask someone a question and their behavior becomes negative (looking away and crossing their arms) you must recognize you failed to present a strong enough call to action. So try to understand their resistance, back track and build a stronger case."

For the managing business owner, knowing how to navigate through the messages that an employee, vendor, contractor, or supplier is sending with his or her nonverbal cues is as important as knowing how to balance the books or schedule shifts appropriately. When presented with cues that are not favorable, the business owner must illustrate a strong leadership role. He or she can do this by asking questions, maintaining his or her ground, keeping confrontation from occurring with firm and direct management, and by practicing body language that is consistent with the message he or she is sending verbally.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Goman, Carol Kinsey. *The Nonverbal Advantage: Secrets and Science of Body Language at Work.* San Francisco, Calif.: Berret Koehler. 2008.

Irwin, David. Effective Business Communications. London: Thorogood Publishing, 2001.

Knapp, Mark L., and Judith A. Hall. Nonverbal Communication in Human Interaction. 2d ed. Boston, Mass: Wadsworth Cengage Learning, 2010.

Kumar, Dhawal. "10 Body Language Tips That Will Make Your Personal Interview Round Smoother," *MBAUniverse.com*. 24 March 2010. Available from: http://www.mbauniverse.com/mbaexam/mbaexamfullstory.php?id=3058.

Mintzberg, Henry. Managers Not MBAs: A Hard Look at the Soft Practice of Managing and Management Development. San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 2004.

Murphy, Herta A., and Herbert W. Hildebrandt. *Effective Business Communications*. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1997.

Schnurman, Mark. "Get the Message from Nonverbal Cues." New Jersey Business News. 14 March 2010. Available from: http://www.nj.com/business/index.ssf/2010/03/ get the message from nonverbal.html.

"The Silent Factor." *Denver Business Journal.* 18 August 2000. Strugatch, Warren. "More Than Words Can Say." *LI Business News.* 26 May 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights: Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NORTH AMERICAN FREE TRADE AGREEMENT (NAFTA)

The North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) is a treaty entered into by the United States, Canada, and Mexico; it went into effect on January 1, 1994. (Free trade had existed between the United States and Canada since 1989; NAFTA broadened that arrangement.) On that day, the three countries became the largest free market in the world the combined economies of the three nations at that time measured \$6 trillion and directly affected more than 365 million people. NAFTA was created to eliminate tariff barriers to agricultural, manufacturing, and services; to remove investment restrictions; and to protect intellectual property rights. This was to be done while also addressing environmental and labor concerns (although many observers charge that the three governments have been lax in ensuring environmental and labor safeguards

since the agreement went into effect). Small businesses were among those that were expected to benefit the most from the lowering of trade barriers since it would make doing business in Mexico and Canada less expensive and would reduce the red tape needed to import or export goods.

Highlights of NAFTA included:

- Tariff elimination for qualifying products. Before NAFTA, tariffs of 30 percent or higher on export goods to Mexico were common, as were long delays caused by paperwork. Additionally, Mexican tariffs on U.S.-made products were, on average, 250 percent higher than U.S. duties on Mexican products. NAFTA addressed this imbalance by phasing out tariffs over 15 years. Approximately 50 percent of the tariffs were abolished immediately when the agreement took effect, and the remaining tariffs were targeted for gradual elimination. Among the areas specifically covered by NAFTA are construction, engineering, accounting, advertising, consulting/management, architecture, health care management, commercial education, and tourism.
- Elimination of nontariff barriers by 2008. This
 included opening the border and interior of Mexico
 to U.S. truckers and streamlining border processing
 and licensing requirements. Nontariff barriers were
 the biggest obstacle to conducting business in
 Mexico that small exporters faced.
- Establishment of standards. The three NAFTA countries agreed to toughen health, safety, and industrial standards to the highest existing standards among the three countries (which were always U.S. or Canadian). Also, national standards could no longer be used as a barrier to free trade. The speed of export-product inspections and certifications was also improved.
- Supplemental agreements. To ease concerns that Mexico's low wage scale would cause U.S. companies to shift production to that country, and to ensure that Mexico's increasing industrialization would not lead to rampant pollution, special side agreements were included in NAFTA. Under those agreements, the three countries agreed to establish commissions to handle labor and environmental issues. The commissions have the power to impose steep fines against any of the three governments that failed to impose its laws consistently. Environmental and labor groups from both the United States and Canada, however, have repeatedly charged that the regulations and guidelines detailed in these supplemental agreements have not been enforced.

- Tariff reduction for motor vehicles and auto parts and automobile rules of origin.
- Expanded telecommunications trade.
- Reduced textile and apparel barriers.
- More free trade in agriculture. Mexican import licenses were immediately abolished, with most additional tariffs phased out over a 10-year period.
- Expanded trade in financial services.
- Opening of insurance markets.
- Increased investment opportunities.
- Liberalized regulation of land transportation.
- Increased protection of intellectual property rights.
 NAFTA stipulated that, for the first time, Mexico had to provide a very high level of protection for intellectual property rights.
- Expanded the rights of American firms to make bids on Mexican and Canadian government procurement contracts.

One of the key provisions of NAFTA provided "national goods" status to products imported from other NAFTA countries. No state, provincial, or local governments could impose taxes or tariffs on those goods. In addition, customs duties were either eliminated at the time of the agreement or scheduled to be phased out in five or ten equal stages. A 2009 Foreign Agricultural Service policy notice reported that not only were nontariff barriers removed between the United States and Mexico, but other tarriffs were also removed in immediate conjunction while others would be phased out over the 5 to 15-year period from 2008 forward. The notification added, "This allowed for an orderly adjustment to free trade with Mexico, with full implementation beginning January 1, 2008." Specified sensitive items would be phased out over the longest 15-year period.

Supporters championed NAFTA because it opened up Mexican markets to U.S. companies like never before. Supporters, though, had a difficult time convincing the American public that NAFTA would do more good than harm. Their main effort centered on convincing people that all consumers benefit from the widest possible choice of products at the lowest possible price which means that consumers would be the biggest beneficiaries of lowered trade barriers. The U.S. Chamber of Commerce, which represents the interests of small businesses, was one of the most active supporters of NAFTA, organizing the owners and employees of small and mid-size businesses to support the agreement. This support was key in countering the efforts of organized labor to stop the agreement.

NAFTA AND SMALL BUSINESS

Analysts agree that NAFTA has opened up new opportunities for small and mid-size businesses. Mexican consumers spend more each year on U.S. products than their counterparts in Japan and Europe, so the stakes for business owners are high. (Most of the studies of NAFTA concentrate on the effects of U.S. business with Mexico. Trade with Canada has also been enhanced, but the passage of the trade agreement did not have as great an impact on the already liberal trade practices that the United States and its northern neighbor abided by.)

Some small businesses were affected directly by NAFTA. In the past, larger firms always had an advantage over small ones because the large companies could afford to build and maintain offices and manufacturing plants in Mexico, thereby avoiding many of the old trade restrictions on exports. In addition, pre-NAFTA laws stipulated that U.S. service providers that wanted to do business in Mexico had to establish a physical presence there, which was simply too expensive for small firms to do. Small firms were stuck they could not afford to build, nor could they afford the export tariffs. NAFTA leveled the playing field by letting small firms export to Mexico at the same cost as the large firms and by eliminating the requirement that a business establish a physical presence in Mexico in order to do business there. The lifting of these restrictions meant that vast new markets were suddenly open to small businesses that had previously done business only in the United States. This was regarded as especially important for small businesses that produced goods or services that had matured in U.S. markets.

However, small firms interested in conducting business in Mexico have to recognize that Mexican business regulations, hiring practices, employee benefit requirements, taxation schedules, and accounting principles all include features that are unique to that country. Small businesses, then, should familiarize themselves with Mexico's foundation of business rules and traditions not to mention the demographics culture of the marketplace before committing resources to this region.

OPPOSITION TO NAFTA

Much organized opposition to NAFTA centered on the fear that the abolishment of trade barriers would spur U.S. firms to pack up and move to Mexico to take advantage of cheap labor. This concern grew during the early years of the twenty-first century as the economy went through a recession and the recovery that followed turned out to be what some analysts called a "jobless recovery." By 2010 opposition to NAFTA was more the rule than the exception. Democratic congressman Gene Taylor (D-Miss.) introduced a bill for consideration in March 2010 that would repeal NAFTA. According to Taylor, there has

been a 29 percent decline of available jobs in the United States since 1993. The hardest hit since the implementation of NAFTA have been manufacturing jobs, which have been shipped to Mexico or other countries where cheaper labor lowers a company's cost to produce goods.

A 2010 Fox News article notes that while NAFTA was put in place to "promote free trade," the result has been devastating job loss. Taylor is quoted as saying "The trade deficit with Mexico and Canada has quadrupled since NAFTA went into effect." Those who opposed Taylor did not take his proposed legislation lightly, providing concrete evidence that NAFTA had so far had positive impacts on economies of all three countries.

Opposition to NAFTA was also strong among environmental groups, who contended that the treaty's antipollution elements were woefully inadequate. This criticism has not abated since NAFTA's implementation. Indeed, both Mexico and Canada have been repeatedly cited for environmental malfeasance.

EFFECTS OF NAFTA DISPUTED

Since NAFTA's passage, American business interests have often expressed great satisfaction with the agreement. Trade has grown sharply between the three nations who are parties to NAFTA. However, that increase of trade activity has resulted in rising trade deficits for the United States with both Canada and Mexico the U.S. imports more from Mexico and Canada than it exports to these trading partners. Critics of the agreement argue that NAFTA has been at least partially responsible for these trade deficits as well as the striking loss of manufacturing jobs experienced in the U.S. over the last decade. However, supporters of NAFTA point out that manufacturing jobs began to decline before the NAFTA agreement. The debate about NAFTA continues.

Some analysts argue that isolating the effects of NAFTA within the larger economy is impossible. It is difficult, for example, to say with certainty what percentage of the current U.S. trade deficit is directly attributable to NAFTA. It is also difficult to say what percentage of the 3.3 million manufacturing jobs lost in the United States between 1998 and 2004 are the result of NAFTA and how many job losses would have occurred without this trade agreement. The same is true for 2008 and 2009, as the mass layoffs during this period could hardly be separated from those caused by implications of NAFTA. In January 2009 alone, there were 163,662 lost jobs. It is not even possible to say with certainty that the increased trade activity among the NAFTA nations is entirely the result of the trade agreement. Those who favor the agreement usually claim credit for NAFTA for the increased trade activity and reject the idea that the agreement resulted in job losses or the rising trade deficit with Canada and Mexico. Those who are critical of the agreement usually link it to these deficits and to job losses as well.

What is clear is that NAFTA remains a lightning rod for political opinions about globalization and free trade generally. Opposition to NAFTA has grown and has made it far more difficult, politically, to pass other similar free trade agreements.

Yet the argument for NAFTA is hardly dead. A 2010 global trade article reported that "steel exports increased by 2.4 percent in January 2010 compared to December 2009 and by 39.7 percent compared to January 2009." David Phelps, the president of the American Institute for International Steel added that the cause of the increase was a higher demand for steel. "The improvement in exports in January in comparison with both December and January 2009 stems primarily from improved demand and market conditions in Canada and Mexico," Phelps stated.

LOOKING BEYOND NAFTA

Some analysts believe that although NAFTA may have had adverse consequences, there is little point in trying to repeal it. A 2010 article in the Fayetteville Observer, for example, contended that arguing the case against NAFTA was passé and that congresspersons opposing the trade agreement were "either posturing for constituents or deluded." The argument is that a global economy has changed the economic face of the entire world, and that repealing NAFTA is futile. According to this argument, NAFTA's provisions are obsolete and have no bearing on current affairs of trade. The 2010 Fayetteville Observer article commented, "NAFTA helped kill countless textile plants and other industries in this region, but the 21st century global economy won't be turned around by an American return to protectionism. Steep tariffs would backfire, triggering higher prices and consumer uproar."

SEE ALSO Globalization.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Barreto, Hector V. "New Trade Opportunities a Boon to Small Biz." San Diego Business Journal. 13 June 2005.
- Canas, Jesus, and Roberto Coronado. "U.S. Mexico Trade: Are We Still Connected?" U.S. Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas. Available from: http://www.dallasfed.org/research/busfront/bus0403a.html. Retrieved April 23, 2010.
- Corsi, Jerome. The Late Great USA: NAFTA, the North American Union, and the Threat of a Coming Merger with Mexico and Canada. New York: Threshold Editions, 2009.
- Gilbertson, Dawn, and Jonathan J. Higuera. "Decade of NAFTA Brings Pains, Gains." *Arizona Republic.* 18 June 2003.
- "A Green Thumb in NAFTA's Eye?" Business Week. 12 June 2000.
- Hagenbaugh, Barbara. "U.S. Manufacturing Jobs Fading Away Fast." *USA Today.* 12 December 2002.

- "Innovate: NAFTA Repeal Won't Revive U.S. Industry." Fayetteville Observer. 26 March 2010. Available from: http://www.fayobserver.com/Articles/2010/03/26/986190.
- Jette, Julie. "NAFTA at Ten: Did It Work?" Harvard Business School Working Knowledge. 12 April 2004.
- Kneale, Klaus. "January 2009 Layoffs." *Forbes.* 6 February 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/01/09/january layoffs fires lead cx kk 0109january09layoffs.html.
- Lilley, Brian. "Cancel NAFTA? American Lawmakers Look to Rip Up Trade Deal." *NewsTalk 1010 AM*. 9 March 2010. Available from: http://www.newstalk1010.com/news/565/ 1097695.
- Rowe, Claudia. "Ten Years Later, A Look at NAFTA's Promise, Flaws." Seattle Post Intelligencer. 6 January 2004.
- Summers, Pat. "Democratic Lawmaker Leads Bipartisan Effort to Repeal NAFTA." *FoxNews.com.* 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2010/03/04/ democratic lawmaker leads bipartisan effort repeal nafta/.
- U.S. Census Bureau. Foreign Trade. Web site. Available from: http://www.census.gov/foreign trade/index.html.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture. Foreign Agricultural Service."North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)."11 August 2009. Available from: http://www.fas.usda.gov/itp/policy/nafta/nafta.asp.
- "US Steel Exports Increase in January on Improved NAFTA Market." *Alibaba.com.* 19 March 2010. Available from: http://news.alibaba.com/article/detail/metalworking/ 100264774 1 us steel exports increase january.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

NORTH AMERICAN INDUSTRY CLASSIFICATION SYSTEM (NAICS)

The North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) is an industry coding system designed to facilitate the collection, analysis, and presentation of economic data in the United States, Canada, and Mexico, all member nations of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). First implemented in 1997, the NAICS is the successor to the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) system, which had been used by U.S. agencies to compile and track national business data, and economic activity data generally, for more than six decades. Following NAFTA, which went into effect in 1994, a more comprehensive industry coding system was necessary. According to the U.S. Census Bureau Web site page for NAICS, the classification system was to be constituted of elements developed by the U.S. Economic Classification Policy Committee, the Instituto Nacional de Estadística, Geografía e Informática (INEGI) of Mexico, and Statistics Canada.

The U.S. Census Bureau describes the NAICS in the following way:

[A] unique, all new system for classifying business establishments. It is the first economic classifica tion system to be constructed based on a single economic concept. Economic units that use like processes to produce goods or services are grouped together. This 'production oriented' sys tem means that statistical agencies in the United States will produce data that can be used for measuring productivity, unit labor costs, and the capital intensity of production; constructing input output relationships; and employment output relationships and other such statistics that require that inputs and outputs be used together NAICS is forward looking and flexible, anticipating increasing globalization and providing enhanced industry comparability among the NAFTA trading partners while recog nizing important national industries and provid ing for periodic updates through three country review [the United States, Canada, and Mexico]. NAICS recognizes the structural and technolog ical changes occurring in the economies of the three North American countries and provides the means to measure these changes well into the next millennium.

THE SIC SYSTEM

The predecessor to the NAICS the Standard Industrial Classification system was the first comprehensive classification system used by American government agencies to organize economic statistics. Many people are under the misconception that NAICS was simply a replacement for SIC. In fact, NAICS was introduced while SIC was still in use. According to the January 2009 U.S. Census publication, 2007 North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) Updates for 2012, "The implementation of the first vintage of NAICS NAICS 1997 affected almost half of the industries that were available for use under the 1987 Standard Industrial Classification (SIC). Subsequent NAICS revisions in 2002 and 2007 were more modest."

The SIC system was an establishment-based industry classification system that classified each establishment (defined as a single physical location at which economic activity occurs) according to its primary activity. For each of these recognized industries, the government kept detailed statistics in such areas as employment, payroll, receipts, profits, and capital investment.

After its unveiling in 1937, the SIC system's universe of economic data became a heavily utilized tool for conducting business research and tracking economic trends. Government agencies, nongovernmental organizations, and private businesses alike made extensive use of the data. But despite periodic updates and revisions to the SIC

classification system, its inadequacies became more glaring with the passage of time.

The fundamental problem was that the SIC system was based on concepts developed in an era of American history the 1930s and 1940s when manufacturing was the dominant economic engine. Many service activities were not separately identified, and as service-oriented businesses became more important, SIC revisions did not keep pace. The economic statistics contained in the SIC system thus became progressively more incomplete as new technologies and areas of endeavor were not covered. This under representation of important economic sectors was further exacerbated by the SIC's framework, which gathered unrelated industries together into similar categories.

Despite its imperfections, however, the Standard Industrial Classification system continued to be widely used by business marketers through the 1990s. The SIC data did provide them with a method for classifying organizational customers and gauging industry trends (especially in manufacturing sectors), and it remained the only source of these important economic statistics. In addition, the 1987 revision added approximately twenty new service industries and tweaked several manufacturing industry classifications to reflect changing technological realities. Ultimately, however, the SIC system remained an outmoded one. "The SIC did a superb job of describing and detailing the structure of the footwear industry in the United States, but failed to recognize and account for the information age in which we live and work," summarized Carole Ambler in Business America. "The SIC scattered the production of high-tech products such as computers, semiconductors, and communications equipment in groupings of industrial machinery and electrical equipment, and included the reproduction of shrinkwrapped software in the same industry with software publishing."

The various inadequacies of the SIC system finally prompted public and private sectors in the United States to unite and call for a new industry classification system that would be based on the reality of a service-based, Internet-driven, technology-powered global economy. The ultimate shape and character of this new system was dramatically influenced by the implementation of NAFTA between the United States, Canada, and Mexico in 1994. This major trade treaty highlighted the need to develop a new industry classification system that would take into consideration the increased flow of goods, services, and capital between the three North American nations. Moreover, it emphasized the need for a system that could provide users with country-to-country comparability of statistical information.

CREATION OF THE NAICS

The North American Industrial Classification System was a cooperative effort that required the active involvement of U.S., Canadian, and Mexican government agencies. The primary U.S. body involved in NAICS creation and implementation was the Economic Classification Policy Committee (ECPC) of the Office of Management and Budget, but the Bureau of Economic Analysis, the Bureau of Labor Statistics, and the Census Bureau all contributed to the initiative. Statistics Canada and Mexico's INEGI, meanwhile, worked with the ECPC to ensure that the new system would be able to provide comparable statistics for industries in place in all three countries, while simultaneously providing flexibility so that each country could accommodate industries unique to its own economy.

In 1997 the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) announced its decision to adopt the new NAICS as the industry classification system used by statistical agencies of the United States. During this same period, the nuts and bolts of the NAICS were unveiled to largely positive reviews. "NAICS recognizes new, emerging, and advanced technology industries; NAICS acknowledges the information age in which Americans live and work; NAICS considers over 150 new service industries; NAICS provides for comparability of data with other NAFTA trading partners; and NAICS is based on a productionoriented conceptual framework," observed Energy Conservation News. Marketing professionals were particularly pleased with the new proposed system. "NAICS is based on an entirely different concept than SIC," stated Suzanne Sabrosk in Searcher. "Its goals were not only to identify new industries but to acknowledge a more consistent economic principle namely types of production activities performed, rather than the mix of production and marketbased categories in the SIC. This process orientation, as opposed to an approach stressing supply and demand, accounts for the presentation of more detail in the service sector. NAICS classifies industries based on what the industries do, rather than whom the industries serve. For example, NAICS classifies bakeries that bake and sell on the premises under manufacturing, instead of as retailers, because of the way in which the bakeries produce their baked goods."

FRAMEWORK OF THE NAICS

The North American Industry Classification System defines over 1,000 industries in the United States. The industries are grouped in industrial sectors that are progressively subdivided into three-digit subsectors, four-digit industry groups, and five-digit industries. The definition of most five-digit industries is the same in all three countries (the United States, Mexico, and Canada) so that they can produce comparable data, but some U.S. industries feature

a sixth digit. The old SIC system was based on a four-digit code that did not have any linkages between the NAFTA-member economies. "NAICS allows each country to recognize activities that are important in the respective countries, but may not be large enough or important enough to recognize in all three countries. The sixth digit is reserved for this purpose," explained the Census Bureau.

The base two-digit NAICS Industry Sectors are as follows:

- 11 Agriculture, Forestry, Fishing and Hunting
- 21 Mining
- 22 Utilities
- 23 Construction
- 31-33 Manufacturing
- 42 Wholesale Trade
- 44-45 Retail Trade
- 48-49 Transportation and Warehousing
- 51 Information
- 52 Finance and Insurance
- 53 Real Estate and Rental and Leasing
- 54 Professional, Scientific, and Technical Services
- 55 Management of Companies and Enterprises
- 56 Administrative and Support and Waste Management and Remediation Services
- 61 Education Services
- 62 Health Care and Social Assistance
- 71 Arts, Entertainment, and Recreation
- 72 Accommodation and Food Services
- 81 Other Services (Except Publish Administration
- 92 Public Administration

Of these base sectors, five are primarily goods-producing (manufacturing) in nature, while the remaining fifteen are services-oriented. This is a dramatic departure from the manufacturing-oriented perspective of the old Standard Industrial Classification system. Complete NAICS listings are available on the Census Bureau Web site at www.census.gov/naics.

Many of the NAICS sectors feature combinations of old SIC divisions, while others are long-neglected economic sectors. For instance, the NAICS has an information sector that includes all establishments that create, disseminate, or provide the means to distribute information. "So everything from data-processing services to motion pictures, broadcasting, and sound recording industries ended up here, as did newspaper, book, and periodical publishers, previously classified as manufacturing, and software publishers, previously included in SIC services," explained Sabrosk.

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN NAICS AND SIC SYSTEMS

Analysts have pointed out a number of significant differences between the new NAICS system and the Standard Industrial Classification arrangement that it replaces. Key areas in which the two systems differ include:

Focus The NAICS focused on services industries and new industries driven by advanced technology, whereas the SIC system was heavily weighted toward manufacturing. In addition, the NAICS benefits from a unified, production-oriented conceptual framework. "Businesses that use similar production processes to produce a good or service are grouped together," explained Ambler. "This single conceptual framework ensures that the classification system will produce data for improved analysis of input/ output patterns, productivity, unit labor costs, and industrial performance. There was no consistent conceptual framework for the SIC." However, analysts note that the differing definitions that exist between the NAICS and the SIC will make historical trend analysis a difficult undertaking in many instances. "Comparative statistics and bridge tables may help at the 2-digit SIC and 3-digit NAICS level of activity," noted Robert Haas and Thomas Wotruba in Agency Sales Magazine. "[But] more detailed comparisons and links with past data may require what the Census Bureau calls 'synthetic estimates.' These involve applying proportions or trends from details making up one data set to the totals in a related data set or category."

Nomenclature Groupings within NAICS are known by different names than those in the SIC system. For example, the SIC called the highest level of aggregation in its system a "division," whereas the NAICS calls it a "sector." The SIC's next highest level of aggregation, meanwhile, was designated "major group," but in the NAICS it is known as a "subsector."

Update-friendly NAICS codes will be reviewed and updated on a regular 5-year cycle by NAFTA member countries to make the system as useful and relevant as possible. The old SIC system, on the other hand, was only revised every 10 or 15 years.

Comparability The Four-digit SIC system was not linked to the economic data tracking systems of Canada or Mexico in any way. The NAICS system, on the other hand, enables analysts directly to compare industrial production statistics collected and published by all three NAFTA members. In addition, NAICS provides for increased compatibility with the International Standard Industrial Classification System, developed and maintained by the United Nations and widely used in Europe.

The ECPC published a revision to the original NAICS structure in 2007 as part of a planned 5-year update cycle. The next update is scheduled for release in 2012.

In his 2009 book, *The Young Investor: The North American Guide to Investing Online*, Dan Fournier discusses other organizations that also offer codification of industries and businesses. Fournier notes that the Global Industry Classification Standard (GICS) is the system used in the financial world. GICS was developed by Standard & Poor's and Morgan Stanley Capital International. Another classification system, the Industry Classification Benchmark (ICB), is used to maintain and understand data presented by the Dow Jones. These systems are different because they were developed and continue to be revised by members of private industry and banking institutions while systems such as NAICS and SIC are developed by government agencies.

DIFFICULTIES ASSOCIATED WITH USING NAICS

Not every business especially small businesses will fit neatly into a category coded by the NAICS. Sometimes the issue is that a business may fit into more than one code, and other times the issue is that a business does not fit into any code category outlined by the NAICS. As Carolyn Shapiro noted in her March 2010 article, "2009 Retail: Tighter Belts, Fewer Sales in Hampton Roads," the challenges produced by coding difficulties can affect how accurate the outcoming data is. Shapiro writes, "Let's say a college runs its own coffee shop and reports those sales under Educational Services. Then, the college outsources the coffee shop to Starbucks as an independent operator, which would probably classify its sales under the Food Services and Drinking Places category. The coffee shop's sales would shift from one category to another causing sales to rise under Food Services and fall under Educational Services but the reason wouldn't show up in the data." Unfortunately, this is not a rare occurrence, and therefore the accuracy of some NAICS statistics may be questionable, especially where Web-based and small businesses are concerned.

NAICS EVOLVES TO INCLUDE INTERNET BUSINESS AND ONLINE ECONOMIES

The NAICS has evolved to compile data about businesses that have online storefronts rather than a brick and mortar store. It has also had to codify these businesses accordingly. In their 2008 book *The Internet and American Business*, William Aspray and Paul E. Ceruzzi discuss some of this coding and the overall effect that Internet business will have on the U.S. and global economies. Aspray and Ceruzzi discuss statistics regarding the Internet economy, including "computer hardware, computer software, and communications hardware and instruments." Unlike other industries, e-commerce does not have its own NAICS code this is because the industries, products, and services offered online span hundreds if not thousands of categories.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ambler, Carole A. "NAICS: The 'S' Doesn't Stand for Services (But It Could)." *Business America*. April 1998.
- Aspray, William, and Paul E. Ceruzzi. *The Internet and American Business*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, 2008.
- Fling, Jackie. "Library Has Tools for Small Business." News Press.com. 31 March 2010. Available from: http:// www.news press.com/article/20100331/NEWS0103/ 3310315/1005/ACC/Library has tools for small businesses.
- Fournier, Dan. The Young Investor: The North American Guide to Investing Online. Vancouver, BC, Canada: Trafford Publishing, 2008.
- "Good Bye to SIC, Hello to NAICS!" Energy Conservation News. March 2000.
- Haas, Robert W., and Thomas R. Wotruba. "From SIC to NAICS What Does It Mean for Business Marketers?" Agency Sales Magazine. January 1998.
- NAICS Association. "The History of NAICS." Available from: http://www.naics.com/info.htm. Retrieved April 23, 2006.
- Ojala, Marydee. "SIC Those NAICS on Me: Industry Classification Codes for Business Research." *Online*. January February 2005.

- Sabrosk, Suzanne. "NAICS Codes: A New Classification System for a New Economy." Searcher. November 2000.
- Saunders, Norman C. "The North American Industry Classification System: Change on the Horizon." *Occupational Outlook Quarterly*. Fall 1999.
- Shapiro, Carolyn. "2009 Retail: Tighter Belts, Fewer Sales in Hampton Roads." Virginian Pilot. 21 March 2010. Available from: http://hamptonroads.com/2010/03/2009 retail tighter belts fewer sales hampton roads.
- "SIC Codes Get Revamped." Quality. December 1998.
- "2007 North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) Updates for 2012." Federal Register. 7 January 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/eos/www/naics/federal register notices/notices/fr07ja09.pdf.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS)." Available from http://www.census.gov/ eos/www/naics/. Retrieved April 23, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) at BLS." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/bls/naics.htm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

O

OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ADMINISTRATION (OSHA)

The Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) was established by the Williams-Steiger Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSH Act) of 1970, which took effect in 1971. OSHA's mission is to ensure that every working man and woman in the nation is employed under safe and healthful working conditions. Nearly every employee in the United States comes under OSHA's jurisdiction. The only exceptions are people who are self-employed, workers in mining and transportation industries (who are covered by other agencies), and most public employees. Thus, nearly every private employer in the United States needs to be cognizant of OSHA rules and regulations. OSHA is an administrative agency within the United States Department of Labor and is therefore administered by an assistant secretary of labor.

OSHA OBJECTIVES AND STANDARDS

OSHA seeks to make workplaces safer and healthier by making and enforcing regulations called standards in the OSH Act. The act itself establishes only one workplace standard, which is called the "general duty standard." The general duty standard states: "Each employer shall furnish to each of his employees employment and a place of employment which are free from recognized hazards that are causing or are likely to cause death or serious physical harm to his employees." In the OSH Act, Congress

delegated authority to OSHA to make rules further implementing the general duty standard.

Standards made by OSHA are published in the *Code of Federal Regulations* (*CFR*). The three types of regulations are called interim, temporary emergency, and permanent. Interim standards were applicable for 2 years after OSH Act was passed. For this purpose, OSHA was authorized to use the standards of any nationally recognized "standards setting" organization such as those of professional engineering groups. Such privately developed standards are called "national consensus standards." Temporary emergency standards last only 6 months and are designed to protect workers while OSHA goes through the processes required by law to develop a permanent standard. Permanent standards are made through the same processes as the regulations made by other federal administrative agencies.

As OSHA drafts a proposal for a permanent standard, it consults with representatives of industry and labor and collects whatever scientific, medical, and engineering data is necessary to ensure that the standard adequately reflects workplace realities. Proposed standards are published in the Federal Register. A comment period is then held, during which input is received from interested parties including, but not limited to, representatives of industry and labor. At the close of the comment period, the proposal may be withdrawn and set aside, withdrawn and reproposed with modifications, or approved as a final standard that is legally enforceable. All standards that become legally binding are first published in the Federal Register and then compiled and published in the Code of Federal Regulations. Many of OSHA's permanent standards originated as national consensus standards developed

by private professional organizations such as the National Fire Protection Association and the American National Standards Institute. Examples of permanent OSHA standards include limits for exposure of employees to hazardous substances such as asbestos, benzene, vinyl chloride, and cotton dust. The OSHA Web site at www.osha.gov provides more information.

National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health.

The OSH Act of 1970 also established a research institute called the National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH). Since 1973 NIOSH has been a division of the U.S. government's Centers for Disease Control (CDC). The purpose of NIOSH is to gather data documenting incidences of occupational exposure, injury, illness, and death in the United States. This information, which is highly valued by OSHA, is gathered from a wide variety of sources, ranging from industry groups to labor unions, as well as independent organizations.

OSHA RECORD KEEPING REQUIREMENTS

OSHA requires all companies subject to its workplace standards to abide by a variety of occupational regulations. One of OSHA's major requirements is that companies keep records on facets of their operations relevant to employee health and safety. All employers covered by the OSH Act are required to keep four kinds of records:

- · Records regarding enforcement of OSHA standards
- · Research records
- Job-related injury, illness, and death records
- Job hazard records

OSHA ENFORCEMENT OF STANDARDS

OSHA inspectors conduct planned or surprise inspections of work sites covered by the OSH Act to verify compliance with the OSH Act and standards promulgated by OSHA. The OSH Act allows the employer *and* an employee representative to accompany OSHA's representative during the inspection. In 1978, in *Marshall v. Barlow*, the United States Supreme Court declared that in most industries, employers have a right to bar an OSHA inspector from their premises if the inspector has not first obtained a search warrant.

If violations are found during an inspection, an OSHA citation may be issued in which alleged violations are listed, notices of penalties for each violation are given, and an abatement period is established. The abatement period is the amount of time the employer has to correct any violation(s). Penalties for a violation can be civil or

criminal and vary depending on the nature of the violation (minor or serious, willful or nonwillful, first offense of repeat offense). Penalties are naturally more severe for serious, repeated, willful violations, and OSHA may refer such cases to the United States Justice Department for criminal enforcement. OSHA has not made extensive use of criminal prosecution as an enforcement mechanism, however, preferring instead to rely on the deterrent effect of civil penalties. In his 2008 book, Corporate Safety Compliance: OSHA, Ethics, and the Law, Thomas D. Schneid wrote, "A willful violation is the employer's purposeful and negligent failure to correct a known deficiency. This type of violation, in addition to carrying a large monetary fine, exposes the employer to a charge of egregious violation and the potential for criminal sanctions under the OSH Act or state criminal statutes if an employee is injured or killed as a direct result of the willful violation." Schneid goes on to discuss how repeat violations on the part of an employer can be cause for OSHA to probe quite deeply, especially if past known violations are particularly grave.

An employer has 15 days to contest an OSHA citation, and any challenge is heard by an Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) within OSHA. The ALJ receives oral and written evidence, decides issues of fact and law, and enters an order. If the employer is dissatisfied with that order, it can be appealed to the Occupational Safety and Health Review Commission, which will, in turn, enter an order. Finally, within 30 days of the issuance of that order, the employer or the secretary of labor can take the case to the U.S. federal court system by filing an appeal with a U.S. court of appeals.

OSHA AND ITS STATE COUNTERPARTS

Pursuant to the OSH Act, an individual state can pass its own worker health and safety laws and standards. Indeed, the 1970 legislation encouraged individual states to develop and operate their own job safety and health programs. If the state can show that its job safety and health standards are "at least as effective as" comparable federal standards, the state can be certified to assume OSH Act administration and enforcement in that state. OSHA approves and monitors state plans, and provides up to 50 percent of operating costs for approved plans.

To gain OSHA approval for a "developmental plan," the first step in the process of instituting a state plan for job safety and health, the applying state must first assure OSHA that it will, within 3 years, have in place all the structural elements necessary for an effective occupational safety and health program. These elements include: 1) appropriate legislation; 2) regulations and procedures for standards setting, enforcement, appeal of citations, and

penalties; and 3) adequate resources (both in number and qualifications of inspectors and other personnel) for enforcement of standards.

Once a state has completed and documented all its developmental requirements, it is eligible for certification. Certification is basically an acknowledgment that the state has put together a complete plan. Once the state has reached a point where it is deemed capable of independently enforcing job safety and health standards, OSHA may enter into an 'operational status' agreement with the state. Once this occurs, OSHA in effect steps aside and allows the state to enforce its laws.

The ultimate accreditation of a state plan is known as "final approval." When OSHA grants final approval, it relinquishes its authority to cover occupational safety and health matters that are addressed by the state's rules and regulations. Final approval cannot be given until at least 1 year after certification, and it is predicated on OSHA's judgment that worker protection is at least as effective under the state's standards as it is under the federal program. The state must meet all required staffing levels and agree to participate in OSHA's computerized inspection data system before being allowed to operate without OSHA supervision.

Some state safety agencies have been under fire by many who feel complaints are overlooked and workers' rights are being overlooked in many cases. In a 2010 Wall Street Journal article, Alexandra Berzon wrote that President Barack Obama was dissatisfied with the state of affairs with state agencies, and that OSHA should more closely monitor the state agencies with a more rigorous review process. "Workplace-safety advocates say that if successful, the administration's approach could correct what they say has been too-loose oversight of state agencies from the federal government in recent years, which they argue led to weaker enforcement of safety laws," wrote Berzon. The potential downside to a new tightening of state-run programs could include backlash from state agency heads and increased costs for state governments. Nonetheless, a way for better review of small and large businesses in states that have their own agencies will likely be on the minds of workers' rights advocates during the 2010s.

HISTORY OF THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN OSHA AND BUSINESS

OSHA has traditionally used "command and control" kinds of regulation to protect workers. "Command and control" regulations are those which set requirements for job safety (such as requirements for guard rails on stairs) or limits on exposure to a hazardous substance (such as a given number of fibers of asbestos per cubic milliliter of air breathed per hour). They are enforced through citations issued to violators.

In 1984 OSHA promulgated the Hazard Communication Standard (HCS), which was viewed as a new kind of regulation differing from "command and control." The HCS gives workers access to information about long-term health risks resulting from workplace exposure to toxic or hazardous substances, and requires manufacturers, importers, and distributors to provide employers with evaluations of all toxic or hazardous materials sold or distributed to those employers. This information is compiled in a form known as a Material Safety Data Sheet (MSDS). The MSDS describes the chemical's physical hazards such as ignitability and reactivity, gives associated health hazards, and states the exposure limits established by OSHA. In turn, the employer must make these documents available to employees and requires employers to establish hazard communication education programs. The employer must also label all containers with the identities of hazardous substances and appropriate warnings. Worker "right-to-know," as implemented on the federal level through the HCS, is designed to give workers access to information so that they can make informed decisions about their exposure to toxic chemicals.

OSHA has been criticized by businesses and industry groups throughout its history. In the 1970s, it was criticized for making job-safety regulations that businesses considered to be vague or unnecessarily costly. For example, a 1977 OSHA regulation contained detailed specifications regarding irregularities in western hemlock trees used to construct ladders. In the Appropriations Act of 1977, Congress directed OSHA to get rid of certain standards that it described as "trivial." As a result, in 1978 OSHA revoked 928 job-safety standards and increased its efforts to deal with health hazards.

On the other hand, OSHA has also been criticized by unions and other pro-worker groups throughout its history for doing too little to protect employees. Throughout its existence, OSHA has been criticized for issuing too few new standards, for failing to protect workers who report violations, for failing to adequately protect workers involved in the cleanup of toxic-waste sites, and for failing to enforce existing standards. The latter charge has been a particularly frustrating one for OSHA. Funding for enforcement has dwindled in recent years, and over the last few decades, both Congress and various presidential administrations have publicly supported efforts to keep OSHA and other agencies "off the backs" of business.

OSHA REFORMS

OSHA is criticized from both sides, for being too arbitrary with employers and for being too lax on employers. A 2000 survey of members of the National Association of Manufacturers cited OSHA as the nation's most intrusive federal agency (34 percent of responding manufacturers

cited OSHA, while 18 percent pointed to the Environmental Protection Agency, the second-highest vote-getter; another 11 percent said no federal agency significantly impeded their efficiency). The most frequent complaint leveled against OSHA is that U.S.workplace safety and health regulations are excessively burdensome on businesses of all shapes and sizes. Critics call for fundamental changes in OSHA's regulatory environment, insisting that changes should be made to encourage voluntary industry compliance on worker safety issues and reductions of penalties for nonserious violators of standards. In its Handbook for Small Businesses, OSHA itself has acknowledged that "in the public's view, OSHA has been driven too often by numbers and rules, not by smart enforcement and results. Business complains about overzealous enforcement and burdensome rules And too often, a "onesize-fits-all" regulatory approach has treated conscientious employers no differently from those who put workers needlessly at risk." Worker advocates and others, however, point out that OSHA standards have been an important factor in the dramatic decline of injury and illness rates in many industries over the past few decades, and they express concern that reforms could put workers in a variety of businesses at greater risk.

OSHA's reform initiatives have sought to address those issues raised by its critics while simultaneously ensuring that American workers receive adequate health and safety protection in the workplace. In 1995 OSHA announced a new emphasis on treating employers with aggressive health and safety programs differently from employers who lack such programs. "At its core," said OSHA, "this new approach seeks to encourage the development of worksite health and safety programs." The features that OSHA look for are:

- Management commitment
- · Meaningful participation of employees
- A systematic effort to find safety and health hazards whether they are covered by existing standards or not
- Documentation that the identified hazards have been fixed
- Training for employees and supervisors
- A reduction in injuries and illnesses

Those firms equipped with good safety programs will receive special recognition that will include the lowest priority for enforcement inspections and the highest priority for assistance, appropriate regulatory relief, and major penalty reductions. Businesses that do not adequately provide for their workers' health and safety, however, will be subject to "strong and traditional OSHA enforcement procedures.... In short, for those who have a history of endangering their employees and are unwilling to change,

OSHA will rigorously enforce the law without compromise to assure that there are serious consequences for serious violators."

OSHA also announced its plans to make more tightly focused inspections on companies that have effective safety and health programs. If a company with a strong record meets selected safety/health criteria, the OSHA inspector will conduct an abbreviated inspection. Conversely, in situations where a safety and health program is nonexistent or inadequate, a complete site inspection, including full citations, will be undertaken. Small businesses and other companies operating within industries that have poor safety records, such as refineries, construction, power plants, gas, electricity and other utilties, and factory farms are likeliest to be heavily scrutinized. Individual companies with a history of workplace violence, mistreatment of employees, including sexual harassment and unfair wages or unpaid wages will also be more closely monitored.

OSHA and business interests clashed repeatedly during the late 1990s over proposed new regulations designed to identify and address workplace injuries and illnesses traced to the issue of ergonomics. "OSHA would require companies to implement permanent engineering controls and employ interim personal protective equipment," noted *Purchasing*. "Examples of engineering controls involve changing, modifying, or redesigning the following: workstations, tools, facilities, equipment, materials, and processes.... Many businesses have already adopted ergonomic design tools and workstations that reduce strain where repetitive motions, sitting for long periods, or reaching are required. It's not clear yet what companies will be required to do in the way of changes in processes and materials used."

THE PROTECTING AMERICA'S WORKERS ACT OF 2009

Further reform to OSHA regulations were part of the proposed Protecting America's Workers Act of 2009. According to the Committee on Education and Labor of the United States, the act, also known as PAWA and HR 2067, would resolve a number of issues pertaining to workplace safety and the rights of employees. In 2009 Betsy Miller Kittredge wrote, "too many workers are still dying, getting injured or become ill by working in unsafe and unhealthy conditions. The Protecting America's Workers Act will provide additional tools to ensure that OSHA can fulfill its duty enforce safe and healthy workplaces for all American workers." Kittredge lists some of the benefits of PAWA:

• Expanding OSHA coverage to state, federal, and other public workers, and those employed by

- airlines, the railroads, and contractors for the Department of Energy
- Increasing civil penalties and establishing mandatory minimum penalties for violations that result in fatality
- Giving workers the right to refuse to engage in certain work tasks if they feel it may harm them and protect them from discrimination if they do report an injury or an unsafe work environment
- Providing means for employees and their representatives to contest OSHA if it does not issue a citation to an employer or propose any penalties to an employer in violation of regulations
- Provisioning time that an employee spends reporting to or working with an OSHA investigator or representative as "time worked"
- Prohibiting OSHA from calling any citation an "unclassified citation," which allows an employer to avoid any consequences, even in connection with a willful violation

The Protecting America's Workers Act of 2009 includes other benefits for employees, but the main objectives are to improve working conditions and worker health while also providing better protection for whistle-blowers. As of early 2010, the bill had not been voted on.

OSHA AND SMALL BUSINESS

In recognition of the special challenges that often face small businesses, and the limited financial resources that they often have, OSHA administers a number of special programs specifically designed to help entrepreneurs and small-business owners provide a productive yet safe environment for their employees.

Among the special programs that OSHA has instituted for small businesses are the following:

- Penalty Reduction OSHA may grant reductions of 60 percent for employers with 25 employees or fewer; 40 percent if the employer has 26-100 employees; and 20 percent if the employer has 101-250 employees.
- Penalty Reductions for Good Faith OSHA has the option of granting a 25 percent penalty reduction if a small business has instituted an effective safety and health program for its employees.
- Flexible Requirements OSHA gives smaller firms greater flexibility in certain safety areas in recognition of their limited resources (i.e., lead in construction, emergency evacuation plans, process safety management).
- Reduced Paperwork Requirements OSHA has fewer record-keeping requirements for very small

- businesses. Employers with ten or fewer employees are exempt from most OSHA record-keeping requirements for recording and reporting occupational injuries and illnesses.
- Consultation Program While not limited to small businesses, OSHA's on-site consultation program has been particularly helpful to smaller companies (small firms accounted for about 40 percent of the program during the mid-1990s). This service, which is run by state agencies, provides businesses with the option of requesting a free on-site consultation with a state representative who helps them identify potential workplace hazards and improve or implement effective workplace safety and health programs.
- Training Grants OSHA awards grant money to nonprofit groups for the development of programs designed to help entrepreneurs and small-business owners establish safety and health guidelines for their companies.
- Mentoring OSHA and the Voluntary Protection Programs Participants Association (VPPA) operate a mentoring program to help small firms applying for entry into VPP refine their health and safety programs. The VPP is an OSHA program that is intended to recognize a firm's safety and health achievements. This mentoring program matches applicants with VPP members (often in the same or a related industry) who can help by sharing their experience with and knowledge about workplace safety and health programs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Berzon, Alexandra. "OSHA Boosts Oversight of State Safety Agencies." *Wall Street Journal.* 29 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527487034098045 75143994 200426192.html?mod=WSJ WSJ US News 5.
- CCH Incorporated. OSHA Standards for General Industry as of January 2010. Chicago, Ill: CCH, 2010.
- Dayen, David. "Deaths In The Fields: Why State Agencies Need Help Protecting America's Workers." *Huffington Post.* 31 March 2010. Available from: http://www.huffingtonpost.com/david dayen/deaths in the fields why b 521019.html.
- "Ergonomics, S&H Rules on OSHA's Front Burner." *Purchasing*. 22 April 1999.
- Fletcher, Meg. "Workplace Rule Governs Whistleblower Practices: Sarbanes Oxley Expands OSHA Investigations." *Business Insurance*. 13 June 2004.
- Kittredge, Betsy Miller. "Protecting America's Workers Act of 2009." Committee on Education & Labor. 23 April 2009. Available from: http://edlabor.house.gov/blog/2009/04/protecting americas workers ac.shtml.
- Martin, William, and James Walters. Safety and Health Essentials for Small Businesses. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth & Heinemann, September 2001.
- "OSHA Most Intrusive Agency." Products Finishing. June 2000.

913

Schneid, Thomas D. Corporate Safety Compliance: OSHA, Ethics, and the Law. Boca Raton, Fla.: CRC Press, 2008.

- "Tougher Safety Penaties Will Improve Workplace Health and Safety, Witnesses Tell House Subcommittee." eNews Park Forest. 16 March 2010. Available from: http://www.enewspf.com/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=14729:tougher safety penaties will improve workplace health and safety witnesses tell house subcommittee&catid=8888904&Itemid=88890249.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. "OSHA Benefits for Small Business." Available from: http://www.osha.gov/dcsp/smallbusiness/benefits.html. Retrieved April 23, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety & Health Administration. "How to File a Complaint with OSHA." Available from: http://www.osha.gov/as/opa/worker/complain.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety & Health Administration. OSHA Handbook for Small Business. 2009. Available from: www.osha.gov/Publications/osha2209.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

OFFICE ROMANCE

Office romances romantic relationships between two people employed by the same employer are as common now as they have been throughout history. The long hours many people spend at work mean that for many, those with whom they work are not only colleagues but also their primary source of social contact. Therefore, romantic relationships are bound to develop. A 2009 survey reported in Legal News found that four out of every ten employees have had a romantic relationship with a coworker or superior while numerous others report that they have been the co-worker or superior of someone in a workplace relationship. Further bolstering these numbers, a CareerBuilder survey cited in Peggy Klaus's 2008 book, The Hard Truth About Soft Skills, reported that 43 percent of people had experienced an office romance while 34 percent reported they had married a co-worker.

Many but not all office romances end happily. For businesses, workplace romances carry with them the potential to complicate the work environment and cause difficulties of various types lost productivity due to distraction; accusations of favoritism; jealousy among co-workers; the potential for an antagonistic mood should the relationship end poorly; and, in a worst-case scenario, allegations of sexual harassment in the event that one of the parties asserts that he or she was coerced. Because of these potential pitfalls, many firms have policies that were established to discourage or even prohibit such liaisons from forming. The question for the small-

business owner or manager becomes: how best is one to manage such relationships so that they do not have a negative impact on the company without infringing unduly on the privacy of employees?

DEALING WITH OFFICE ROMANCES

Most experts suggest that a company establish some sort of policy addressing this issue so that it is not put in a difficult position when confronted with the first such romance. By planning ahead, incorporating guidelines on workplace romances into the employment policies, and publicizing these policies, a company can remove confusion and in most cases the concern about favoritism.

Small companies may be in a more difficult position than larger firms when it comes to managing workplace romances. In a large firm, an office romance may be more easily worked around, and those with a love interest may not even work in the same department, the same building, or even the same country. Arlene Vernon, a human resource consultant with HRX, explained it this way in an interview with journalist Janice Rhoshalle Littlejohn, in a *Pool & Spa News* article: "It becomes an issue for a smaller organization because everyone's watching and wondering if this one's going to last. It becomes this whole saga. You might as well turn it into a sitcom. . . . I think it is actually harder for the smaller organizations than the larger ones. It can be more invisible in the larger ones."

Knowing what to include in a workplace policy on dating or romantic relationships is not easy. Banning dating among employees may not be a reasonable solution, although exceptions can certainly be made in instances where one of the principals involved has a supervisory role over the other. One concern with a newly forming romance in the workplace is that it will be accompanied by inappropriate displays of affection in the office. This, in turn, can cause an uncomfortable environment for others and certainly presents a less than professional image. A company may address this concern by establishing an on-the-job code of conduct that specifically addresses a professional work environment and prohibits "public displays of affection."

SEXUAL HARASSMENT: THE POTENTIAL OUTCOME OF OFFICE ROMANCE

Many sexual harassment cases occur when one employee confronts and pursues another aggressively when the interest is not mutual. However, in some instances, sexual harassment can be a false charge against an employee or superior who was engaged in a mutually consentual relationship this is an unfortunate outcome that can damage a company reputation and cost people their jobs. Because of these dangers, measures should be put in

place, no matter how lenient or carefree a workplace may be. At a minimum, any policy designed to regulate dating or office romances should be designed to protect the company against sexual harassment liability and ensure a professional work environment. Actions to consider when preparing such a policy include:

- State what is not acceptable Define in the policy exactly what types of relationships will and will not be tolerated. Most human resource professionals recommend establishing policies that prohibit supervisors from dating a direct report. Policies may also note that staff members are expected to behave professionally and that romantic trysts should be kept out of the work environment.
- Make penalties clear Define what actions will be undertaken if the policies are violated transfer, demotion, termination.
- 3. Address sexual harassment head on State outright that any alleged sexual harassment will be handled in a legally proper manner. Managers must make employees aware that the company has a zero-tolerance policy on sexual harassment. Information should be provided about the consequences of such behavior. Companies may even require that their employees sign documentation indicating that they understand and will abide by the policy.
- 4. Reinforce policies on sexual harassment Provide training for all supervisors and managers about sexual harassment in all its forms. Educate them on the various signs that an office romance is having a negative impact on the company's efficiency (these signs can range from increased workplace friction to unprofessional displays of affection, anger, or other emotions).
- 5. Show respect for privacy Do not overstep boundaries of employee privacy. A company needs to make it abundantly clear that workplace performance is its primary concern.
- 6. Encourage open communications Consider requesting employees to disclose a relationship if it becomes romantic. This may be a difficult task for employees if the penalties for such a relationship are severe. If, on the other hand, the company is willing to work with the couple then it is more likely that they will communicate their involvement in an appropriate manner.

An owner should not flinch from intervening promptly in situations where a workplace relationship is having a detrimental effect on business productivity. In cases of sexual harassment claims, more often than not, court decisions on liability have little to do with whether a company had a dating policy in place and everything to

do with how a company responded when a complaint was lodged. Prompt response to workplace issues that arise from an office romance gone sour can go far toward addressing the problem.

DISTINGUISHING BETWEEN FLIRTING AND SEXUAL HARASSMENT

In their 2010 book, Managing Risk in Communication Encounters, Vincent R. Waldron and Jeffrey W. Kassing define sexual harassment as "behavior that violates, derogates, demeans, or humiliates an individual based on sex or gender." Given the increase in sexual harassment lawsuits that have exposed an ongoing problem in many businesses, it is not surprising that small-business owners have expressed concern about the sometimes blurry boundaries between office flirtations which may lead to full-fledged office romances and ugly instances of sexual harassment. While businesses can take certain steps to define inappropriate office conduct, many of them quite effective, stopping sexual harassment is often a more complicated issue if the two people involved were formerly romantically involved. Indeed, some people resort to harassment in the wake of a breakup, while others have been known to level false harassment charges after being jilted. If an office relationship degenerates to such a point, it is important for the business owner to maintain an impartial stance and make sure that decisions are made on the basis of the evidence at hand.

In the end, regardless of the roots of sexual harassment, Kassing notes that overall, the effects can be quite paralyzing. Workers who have experienced sexual harassment in the office report lower desire to commit to the company agenda, lower productivity and performance, and lower satisfaction with their jobs than their counterparts who had not experienced sexual harassment.

VIRTUAL OFFICE ROMANCE

Just because the romantic relationship does not involve two people in the same workplace or in the same physical space a relationship that seeps into the hours of the work day can still occur. With the advent of texting, MMS messaging, instant messaging (such as AIM and Blackberry Messenger) and social networking, people in a relationship can chat, text, and respond to each other using a battery of social networks and other Internet and handheld applications. Some employers may not allow Internet access to employees for personal use, and others may allow social and personal use of the Web only during lunch breaks and other off time. Unfortunately, abuse of "romantic communication" is rampant across all kinds of businesses, and particularly common in the small business atmosphere

where employees are less likely to be policed by strict employee guidelines.

Some easily distracted employees may actually start and maintain a relationship on a social networking Web site; this is dangerous for many reasons, but for the small-business owner, it may mean that huge chunks of an employee's day are spent flirting and communicating with a person he or she may not even know. In her March 2010 article, "MySpace vs. REAL Space," Felice Roybal noted that dating via social networking has increased by 90 percent since 2005.

DISPARATE VIEWS OF OFFICE ROMANCE

Assessments of the dangers of office romance vary dramatically. Some observers view it as a wholly undesirable condition that should be avoided by business owners and managers if at all possible, while others view it as a potential positive development, provided that the relationship lies within certain parameters. But what happens when a philanderer dates and discards casually within a company, leaving angry, litigation-prone employees in his or her wake? Reasons for dating policies to address supervisors, subordinates, and clients, not to mention patients, suppliers, volunteers, and vendors, are understandable.

The risks that a deteriorating romance pose for a company that employs both parties are undeniable. Perhaps, however, the benefits of happily partnered employees is another possible outcome to an office romance. Famous cases abound: Microsoft's founder Bill Gates and opera impresario Luciano Pavarotti both married employees of their organizations. Obviously, businesses create dating policies to try and manage the negative aspects of office romances, and those that crash and burn. But, since perfectly happy relationships may result from office romances, policies that are clear and specific about exactly what they prohibit are best.

SEE ALSO Employee Privacy; Human Resource Policies; Nepotism.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"The Downside of Office Romance." Office Solutions. March April 2006.

Feeney, Sheila Anne. "Love Hurts: Romance May Be in the Air at Your Company, but Passion Can Have Its Price." Workforce Management. 1 February 2004.

Greenwald, Judy. "Office Romances May Court Trouble." *Business Insurance*. 14 February 2000.

Gurchiek, Kathy. "Be Ready for Slings, Arrows of Cupid in the Cubicles." *HRMAgazine*. March 2005.

"How To Ask A Coworker Out." *GK Men.* 19 March 2010. Available from: http://www.gkmen.com/sex and relationships/dating advice/how ask coworker out190310. Klaus, Peggy. *The Hard Truth About Soft Skills*. New York: HarperCollins, 2008.

Littlejohn, Janice Rhoshalle. "Risky Business: In the First Installment of This Two Part Series on Office Romance, We Explore Ways Employers Can Deal with Workplace Dating and Avoid Potential Liabilities." *Pool & Spa News.* 7 May 2004.

Moses, Jeffrey. "Office Romance in the New Millennium."

National Federation of Independent Business. 21 June 2005.

Available from: http://www.nfib.com/object/IO 22940.html.

Penttila, Chris. "In the Hot Seat: One Person's Promotion Is Another's Harassment Claim." *Entrepreneur*. January 2006.

Pitt, David. "Office Romances Common and Frequently Allowed but Experts Advise Caution." *Legal News.* 8 October 2009. Available from: http://blog.taragana.com/law/2009/10/08/office romances common and frequently allowed but experts advise caution 14037/.

Roybal, Felice. "MySpace vs. REAL Space." *News Register.* 29 March 2010. Available from: http://www.newsregisteronline.com/news/myspace vs real space 1.1287113.

"Tech Dating 101: Relationship Rules For the Workplace." TechNews.com. 30 March 2010. Available from: http://technews.am/conversations/geek sugar/tech dating 101 relationship rules for the workplace.

Waldron, Vincent R., and Jeffrey W. Kassing. *Managing Risk in Communication Encounters*. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publishing, 2010.

Weiss, Donald H. Fair, Square, and Legal. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

OFFICE SECURITY

Office security can be broken down into two main areas: 1) protecting an office and employees from vandalism, theft, and personal attacks; and 2) protecting an office from corporate sabotage, both from inside the company and out. The first area deals more with the actual office itself its layout, the use of security guards, alarm systems, and so on. The second area is primarily concerned with protecting a firm's intellectual property through the introduction and utilization of such measures as shredders; computer, Internet, and network security (firewalls, virus protection); and employee surveillance.

PHYSICAL SECURITY: PROTECTING THE OFFICE AND EMPLOYEES

Office security is an issue for every business, no matter the size. There are many steps that can be taken to improve security, many of which require relatively inexpensive outlays. To find out what is best for his or her company, a small-business owner should hire a security consultant to visit the business premises and conduct a thorough security analysis. This review can identify weak spots and provide a clear plan for upgrading security.

The best place to start when examining office security is the physical layout of the office itself, or the layout of the larger building of which the office is a part. Office design should stress wide, open areas with clear sight lines. Hallways and offices should be open and have no nooks or crannies where an intruder could hide in the shadows. All areas should be well lit, especially after hours when employees might be working alone or in small groups. Mirrors in stairwells and inside and outside of elevators allow employees to see around corners or past obstructions.

Doors and windows are the most obvious access points to an office and should be secure. Ideally, entranceway doors, particularly those used for deliveries, should be steel, or steel-sheathed. This helps with security and also aids in fire prevention. Simply upgrading hinges and door locks is one of the cheapest and most effective security steps a business can take. Deadbolt locks are best, whether they are electronically controlled or manual in nature. All windows should use key locks, and windows near the ground level or fire escapes should have steel bars or lockable gates that meet local fire codes.

In their electronic handbook for tenants of their office buildings in Milwaukee, Siegel-Gallagher Property Management Company offers office safety suggestions. This comprehensive list of safety suggestions will serve any business owner well. The 2010 Siegel-Gallagher Management Handbook recommends the following office security measures:

- Restrict the deployment of office keys to only those who must have one.
- Keep important papers out of sight after hours, and in locked file cabinets when not being worked with.
- Keep a constantly updated and accurate list of persons who possess keys to the office, safes, file cabinets, petty cash, and so on.
- Always double and triple check that all doors and windows are locked upon leaving, and train the staff to do the same.
- Have the phone numbers for local police, fire department, building and office security companies, and alarm system company posted conspicuously anywhere there is an exit or a phone.
- Ask all repair and service persons for identification when they arrive to work on office equipment, the air conditioning, and so on.
- Ensure that all employees, managers, and partners are aware that they are not to leave their office keys

- unattended, even in a drawer, purse, or other inconspicuous location.
- Report suspicious-looking persons immediately to the security company or police.
- If the office is located in an office building and keys are lost to the suite or office space, report immediately to the property manager.
- If the business owner, managers, or employees find keys that do not belong to their office or company, report the missing keys to the security company and have them collected at once.

INCREASED USE OF ELECTRONICS

Improvements in electronics, computers, and other hightech security features have given business owners new tools to fight crime in recent years. Perhaps the most common electronic tools are closed-circuit surveillance systems and access-control systems.

Closed-circuit surveillance systems use television cameras to monitor specific areas of a company's workspace and can be monitored remotely from the business owner's computer which he or she can view from anywhere in the world. Signals from the cameras are fed back to a central monitoring post, where a security guard or company employee watches for signs of abnormal activity. These systems are effective both during business hours and after hours. But while video technologies can be an effective deterrent and investigative tool, a closed-circuit system only works as well as the people monitoring it. The guard or employee must give the video monitors his or her complete attention.

Access-control systems start with establishing "point of control" access over an office. That means that all tenants and guests are routed through a control area before admittance is authorized. The control point can be as lowtech as a sign-in sheet or as high-tech as an elaborate system to scan the fingerprints or retinas of visitors. (Most security experts cite the former as an inadequate measure, in and of itself.) Most common is the use of access cards, or "swipe" cards. These cards are electronic "keys" the user passes a part of the card through an electronic reader stationed outside a door, and, if the person is authorized to enter, the door is unlocked. Newer versions of the swipe cards include video imaging. A central computer stores a photo of the employee and as much pertinent information as the company desires, including work hours, emergency contact numbers, license plate numbers and make of car, and other information. Electronic cards are preferable to metal keys because an electronic key can be deactivated at a moment's notice if an employee is fired or deemed a security risk.

Other electronic systems that are being used by security-conscious firms include tiny hidden cameras, panic buttons that summon security when pressed, and electronic door chimes that make it easy to tell when someone has entered a workspace. The tiny cameras are perhaps the most popular innovation. They are small enough to be hidden in a clock face or a heating vent, yet provide a powerful tool for monitoring employees in areas where employee theft is suspected. Use of the cameras only works if their existence is kept a secret from the employees that are under suspicion.

Finally, identification tag systems are an increasingly popular tool in many businesses. Laminated photo identification cards are inexpensive to produce and update, and they can instantly identify employees and the department in which they work. These photo ID cards can be particularly useful for larger, diversified enterprises in which employees may not know or interact with every other member of the workforce.

ALARM SYSTEMS

Alarm systems are another popular office security tool. There are two primary types of alarm systems: those that sound a loud siren or other noise when a break-in is detected, and those that send a silent alarm directly to a security company or to the police, who then respond to the alarm. The type of alarm chosen depends in large part on where the business is located, and depending on the industry the business is in, it may be a good idea to have both kinds of alarm systems in place. Loud alarms work well in small towns or in low-crime areas, but businesses located in urban or high-crime areas have found that nearby residents have often become so used to alarms going off that they ignore them. In that case, a silent system linked directly to the police may be preferable.

Systems can range in complexity and price. However, any alarm system must cover all the doors and windows into a business to be effective. Most common are motion sensors that detect movement where it is not supposed to be occurring, or window glass bugs that are activated when glass is broken. Examples of advanced systems include combined audio and video alert systems that are triggered by noise. When the sounds of a break-in are detected, the security company is alerted and can listen in to what is occurring at the site. The security company can then activate video monitors to see what is happening at the site, or the cameras can be set up to begin recording automatically when the first sound is detected. More advanced systems can also inform the business owner through his or her handheld device that there has been a security breach. The alarm itself can send a text or call, or a representative from the security company can call the business owner with the information. In this way, if it is a false

alarm, the business owner does not have to go down to the office. Conversely, if it is urgent, the owner has the information about the breach and can head down to the office or police station.

As with the closed-circuit television systems, the key to a good alarm system is that it must be monitored at all times. If an alarm goes off and no one is there to notice, or if it is ignored, then office security has not been enhanced at all. In fact, the alarm may have provided a false sense of security that kept a company from pursuing other security measures.

SECURITY GUARDS

Using security guards is an increasingly popular form of office security. Guards can be used in two ways: to monitor the front desk of a company or building (the access control point), or to patrol the grounds of a larger company or office complex.

The old image of the security guard an elderly gentleman who slept as much as he monitored the grounds is a thing of the past. Today's guards, especially those who monitor building access, should have good communication skills and be able to handle many roles. Guards often act as concierges and goodwill ambassadors, greeting the public as they come into a company and answering questions and providing directions. Ideally, they should present a positive public image for the company or building that employs them. With this in mind, traditional uniforms have given way to a casual but professional wardrobe of blazers and trousers at many security firms. Guards are almost never armed the practice has come to be regarded as just too dangerous and they are primarily expected to do four things at all times: deter, detect, observe, and report. Today's guards can also be expected to help out by arranging for building maintenance or even assisting in life-threatening situations.

The other type of security guard the type that patrols the grounds of a larger company or an office park receive conflicting marks from security experts. Some feel that simply driving or walking by each part of an office complex every hour or half-hour does little to prevent crime because such measures still leave large windows of time for criminal activity to occur. Others argue the very presence of the guards is enough to deter all but the most professional or determined criminals. The question of whether to use such guards is one that each company will have to answer for itself.

Small-business owners should know that using security guards is not cheap. Round-the-clock coverage by a team of guards can cost upwards of \$100,000 annually. Additionally, theft by the guards themselves has been a definite problem for some businesses. Many security firms

pay minimum wage, so turnover is high, and background checks are not always thorough. Business owners are advised to look for firms that perform thorough background checks, pay better than minimum wage, and have low turnover. Fellow members of the local business community can be a valuable resource in this regard.

THE SECURITY GUARD FOR THE NETWORK AND SERVER

It is equally if not more important to protect information, files, passwords, inventory lists, private employee and employer information, and other items held on the company server or network. Company information can be protected by hiring a different kind of security guard an IT professional. Someone with a firm grasp of IT who is a professional with experience can be hired contractually to equip company servers with firewalls, virus and spyware protection, and other applications that can control who can see what, and from where. A virtual network can be set up so that a business owner can see files on the server from anywhere in the world and even see when or if any files were modified. Certain employees can be granted more or less access depending on their need for it or how new they are to the firm. An IT professional can handle all of these requests, and while they are not cheap, generally the cost of losing information or having identities or trade secrets stolen is much more expensive.

THE ROLE OF EMPLOYEES

It is common knowledge that a security system is only as secure as its weakest link. In many cases, that weak link is the company's employees. Untrained in security measures and prone to the attitude that "it can't happen to me," many employees are their own worst enemies when it comes to security. When a company installs a new security system, it should take the time to bring in a security consultant to speak to employees about what they can do to increase their own safety and improve the company's security. In addition to the 2010 Siegel-Gallagher Management Handbook recommendations, other measures a consultant will advise are:

- Do not leave valuables unattended.
- · Lock doors after hours.
- Do not go into poorly lighted areas after dark.
- Bolt down or secure equipment if possible.
- Engrave identification numbers on office equipment and keep a list of serial numbers to give to the police and insurance companies in case of theft.
- Provide each employee with a drawer that locks.
- Deposit checks and cash daily.

- Never leave visitors unsupervised.
- Try to leave with at least one other employee if working late.
- Do not advertise vacation plans.
- Make sure confidential files are secured when the office is closed

CORPORATE SABOTAGE AND PROTECTING INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

The biggest, most obvious and most overlooked way to protect data, intellectual property, and trade secrets is to keep them confidential. Many entrepreneurs get excited about a new idea and blow their own cover by sharing proprietary information with friends, lower-level co-workers, spouses, or workers in other divisions who should not be privy to the data. Of course, there are nondisclosure agreements and even noncompete agreements for nonemployees such as contractors. But these kinds of documents are proving to be less and less effective. The best ways to keep information and trade secrets safe is to excercise common sense: keep one person in charge of document and data safety, make confidentiality of information guidelines concise and clear to all employees, and regularly remind everyone of confidentiality requirements, and when possible or necessary, require the use of entry codes or badges where proprietary information is housed. Always make third parties sign confidentiality agreements but before anyone signs anything, make sure that the agreement is air tight. The only way to make these agreements bulletproof is to have them drafted to the letter of the law, and that means they must be written (or at the very least approved) by an attorney specializing in business law.

Unfortunately for most companies, the greatest risk of theft or sabotage (conventional or computer), often comes from the firm's employees and managers. In fact, many experts believe that a significant percentage of small-business failures are directly related to internal theft of money, property, information, and time. Few occurrences are as potentially destructive to a business as employee theft, embezzlement, or misappropriation of company funds.

Business security experts warn that employee theft can take many forms. Examples include:

- Forgery of company checks and use of company credit cards or accounts with vendors for personal gain.
- Using a "ghost payroll," which occurs when one or more employees create "phantom" employees, submit time cards for those employees, and then cash their paychecks themselves.

- Outright theft of inventory, equipment, or cash from a register, safe, or petty cash.
- Stealing ideas, information, or other proprietary data by hacking into the business owner or manager's email or files on the network or company server.
- "Sweethearting," at the cash register, which can mean granting a friend or other person a discount at the register when they pay, undercharging them, or ringing up fewer items than the person has actually bought.
- Selling information to a competitor or other interested party.

Internal computer theft has become one of the most common forms of employee theft now that computers have become more common in nearly every industry sector. Indeed, employees often are more computer literate than their supervisors, which may strengthen the temptation to abscond with proprietary information or otherwise engage in illicit activities. Computer theft can take many forms, including false data entry, which is almost impossible to track; slicing off small amounts of data or money that add up over time; superzapping, which occurs when a computer network security bypass code falls into the wrong hands; and scanning, or using a high-speed computer to locate data that would be impossible to find by hand, then using that data for illegal purposes.

Sabotage, which can also cost millions, almost always involves disgruntled current or former employees and can take almost any form, from defacing company property to deleting or altering important company data. As mentioned above, using access-control cards for employees that can be easily deactivated makes it easier to keep exemployees out of the workplace and track the activities of current employees.

Because employee theft is so prevalent and so costly to businesses, a business owner needs to take every precaution and use every means possible to stop it. Some of the steps that can be taken include:

- Making sure that security starts at the top. Executives
 must set a good and honest example. Establish a
 clear policy on theft and security and distribute it to
 all employees.
- Install a security program that meets the company's needs.
- Follow up on references provided by prospective new hires.
- Keep checkbooks locked up.
- Control cash flow and have good documentation on where money is spent.

- Do not leave bookkeeping to just one person without checks and balances.
- Audit internal financial documents frequently using independent auditors.
- Only allow a few people to have authority to sign checks.
- Check all invoices to make sure they match what was delivered.

SEE ALSO Computer Crimes; Crisis Management; Firewall; Workplace Safety.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cole, Eric. Network Security Bible. Indianapolis, Ind.: Wiley Publishing, 2009.
- Information Security/Elsevier. Securing Intellectual Property:

 Protecting Trade Secrets and Other Information Assets. Burlington,
 Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann/Elsevier, Inc., 2009.
- Mackenzie, Kate. "Big Danger Lurks in Small Things; Portable Memory Devices: Portable Mass Storage Devices Contain Huge Threats to Security." *Financial Times*. 9 November 2005.
- Marshall, Jeffrey, and Ellen M. Heffes. "Small Business: Security Issues Rise as Automation Gains." *Financial Executive*. October 2005.
- Norman, Thomas L. Risk Analysis and Security Countermeasure Selection. Boca Raton, Fla.: CRC Press, 2010.
- "Office Building Security Getting Smarter." Access Control & Security Systems Integration. 20 March 2006.
- "Protect Your Identity." *CNNMoney.com.* 30 March 2010. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2010/03/30/pf/saving/identity theft/.
- Siegel Gallagher. "The Villager Electronic Tenant Handbook." 22 March 2010. Available from: http://www.thevillager.info/The%20Villager%20Electronic%20Tenant%20Handbooks.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. "What's New in StopFakes." StopFakes.gov. Available from: http://www.stopfakes.gov/. Retrieved April 24, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

OFFICE SUPPLIES

Office supplies encompass a wide range of materials that are used on a regular, daily basis by businesses of all sizes. The standard set of office supplies utilized by even the smallest company or home office includes pens, writing paper, notebooks, Post-It notes, scissors, erasers, staplers, CDs, binders, file folders, labels, tape, basic reference materials (dictionary, for example), envelopes, and toner cartridges, to mention only the most common. In addition, equipment that is used in most office environments,

such as printers, copy machines, and fax machines, is often included under this umbrella term.

Despite the growth of technologies that promised a future in which people would operate in "paperless offices," most offices today are still filled with paper and with all the accessories needed to keep paper organized. In fact, a paper shredder is a common item in offices these days. Still, while offices are not entirely digital yet, there is a growing move to electronic office supplies. For example, it is now possible to send faxes entirely via the computer and Internet, without the need for a paper fax machine in the office. Steve Adams touted the benefits of Internet fax service in a 2008 article, citing such factors as greater mobility, since these faxes could be accessed from multiple locations; less paper; increased privacy; more office space; the availability of a toll-free fax number for the same cost; and the end to lost faxes.

Whether electronic options or standard supplies are used, there is still a cost for office supplies and services. Although the cost of office supplies is relatively small when items are purchased separately, in the aggregate this cost can amount to a substantial quantity. Consequently, small-business owners should make sure that they pay attention to office supply costs and keep all receipts of such purchases, since office supplies are a legitimate business deduction for tax purposes.

Entrepreneurs and business managers also need to take care to ensure that they get what they pay for. Most companies engaged in selling office supplies and equipment are scrupulous and reliable, but fraudulent suppliers do exist. For this reason, experts urge small businesses to proceed methodically, especially if dealing with a new supplier. "Prevent supplier swindles by adopting a written purchasing policy, which includes a list of your approved vendors," stated Scott Clark in *Pugent Sound Business Journal*. "A specific credit check procedure must be completed for a new vendor to be added to this list." Small-business owners should also insist on written confirmation of all supplier claims and demand an opportunity to review sample goods before placing an order.

Despite the continued need for office supplies, the market for such supplies is not inelastic. During the economic crisis in 2008, the Business and Institutional Furniture Manufacturers Association reported that shipments of office furniture fell 1 percent in September 2008, marking the lowest growth rate since 2004. Office Depot, which reported a quarterly loss in the second quarter of 2008, suggested that small-business owners and retail consumers spend less on office supplies during times of financial difficulty.

Procurement Options. In recent years, office superstores and online or catalog supply houses have emerged as the

most efficient and inexpensive way to purchase various types of supplies. The average client of these superstores is the small to medium-sized business, as well as the home office market. The convenience of being able to find virtually any office supply at one location is one of the primary reasons for the popularity of the superstores. In addition to convenience, these stores offer merchandise that is very competitively priced since they are able to purchase their goods at bulk rates. Some of these savings are usually passed along to small business customers, especially if the stores are operating in a competitive environment.

Many small (and large) businesses are choosing suppliers who offer materials made from recycled materials. This trend towards "green" procurement can be seen in all types of paper products (computer paper, envelopes, tablets, file folders, etc.) as well as big-ticket items like office furniture. In the latter case, remanufactured, refurbished, or reused furniture has emerged as a particularly attractive option for cash-strapped start-ups and growing businesses because they are able to garner savings of 30-50 percent by pursuing used items. According to some experts, furniture recyclers now represent almost 10 percent of the \$13.6 billion commercial furniture industry. The green movement has also led to other changes in office supplies. For example, in 2008, TheGreenOffice.com was the first office supply retailer in the industry to refuse to sell office products made from polyvinyl chloride (PVC), such as vinyl binders, due to the potential environmental dangers of PVC substances.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adams, Steve. "Banish Your Fax Machine (to the Island of Obsolete Office Equipment)." *Hard Hat News.* 21 November 2008. Available from: http://hardhat.com/ME2/Audiences/dirmod. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

Atkinson, William. "Buyer Demand for Green Office Products Blossoms." *Purchasing*. 13 July 2000.

Belyea, Kathryn. "Purchasing Exec Urges Peers to Embrace E Buying." *Purchasing*. 13 July 2000.

Clark, Scott. "Don't Let Fraudulent Suppliers Rip You Off." *Puget Sound Business Journal.* 14 July 2000.

Cullen, Scott, and Ellen Gragg. "Top 20 Trends, Office Innovations, and Products of the Past 20 Years." Office Solutions. July August 2004.

DeBare, Ilana. "Movement Wants Fewer PVC Office Products." *SF Gate.* 7 September 2008. Available from http://articles. sfgate.com/2008 09 07/business/17161175 1 pvc polyvinyl chloride office products. Retrieved March 26, 2010.

Jeffress, Charles N. "Ergonomics Standard Good for Business." *Business Insurance*. 23 October 2000.

"Quiet Revolution: The Working Environment Will Be Revolutionized Over the Next Decade and Office Products Companies Need to Get Their Strategies in Place If They Are to Survive." Office Products International. July 2004. "U.S Office Furniture Orders, Shipments Fall in December." Reuters. 3 February 2010. Available from: http:// www.reuters.com/article/idUSBNG42712920090203. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ONLINE AUCTIONS

Online auctions are sales transactions that result from a competitive bidding process conducted over the Internet. Whether the sales take place between individuals, between consumers and merchants, or between businesses, online auctions experienced rapid growth with the spread of Internet access. The value of goods and services traded through online auctions is not tracked but is estimated to have grown rapidly in its early years, from under \$10 billion in 2000 to well over three times that figure in 2005. According to an Entrepreneur magazine article about online auction marketplace leader eBay, sales through that company's online auction space alone accounted for more than \$32 billion in 2004. However, a 2008 Business Week article reported that as the novelty and popularity of online auctions waned, more and more people rejected the format, favoring fixed price purchasing online instead. In fact, in 2007, nonauction, fixed-price sales on eBay represented 42 percent of total sales on the site, up from 38 percent 1 year earlier. Despite this slight drop, online auctions are still a prominent avenue for internet commerce.

The consumer online auction process has been described as similar to a garage sale, with commonly offered items including collectibles, antiques, toys, clothing, art, cars, tickets, electronics, and even real estate. Online auctions appeal to individuals who enjoy the competitive bidding process and like to feel as if they are getting a bargain. Most Web sites that host auctions allow buyers and sellers to negotiate payment methods and shipping details. Auction-related costs are usually limited to a small percentage of the final sales price.

Auctions have been a means of economic transaction for centuries. By moving onto the Internet, auctions have become accessible to a much larger number of participants, increasing the size of the marketplace dramatically. Although transactions between individuals are an important driver of the online auction market, the business-to-consumer and business-to-business portions of the market are growing rapidly. Online auctions offer potential benefits to all types of businesses. For example, since 2000 the firm SalvageSales has been helping insurance companies and their clients sell damaged shipments of commercial and industrial goods. In the past these salvage sale oper-

ations would have been handled locally, but the online auction option offered by SalvageSales has increased the size of the market that can be easily reached in salvage sales. The same increase in market size is being seen across the board for both used and new products. Another example of an online auction-based business is Cashco 1000, Inc., a business started by stay-at-home mother Angle Cash who wanted to try something she could manage from home while raising her children. In 2005, Cash found fame as an eBay success story when she reported expected income of \$500,000 worth of home decorations on eBay in 2005. As of 2010, her store is still going strong and is celebrating its 10th anniversary.

"Many companies wonder when and why they should use online auctions as part of their business trading strategy," Lori Mitchell wrote in *InfoWorld*. "The short answer is, if you sell goods and services or if you purchase items to run your business, online auctions can work for you.... Companies of practically any size and within any industry can benefit from them."

Internet analysts note that online retailers who incorporate auctions into their sales activities tend to see a higher level of repeat visits, more frequent purchases, and increased promotional opportunities compared to other online retailers. Auctions also offer advantages for those businesses interested in selling to or buying from other businesses. Some businesses choose to host closed or private auctions for their existing business contacts. But online auction companies may be able to assist companies in enlarging the audience for auctions by analyzing the bidding patterns of previous auctions to identify potential new customers.

EBAY

By far the largest online auction host is eBay, a company founded in 1995 and through which an estimated 95 percent of all online auctions took place in 2005. Other online auctioneers include such companies as eBid, OZtion, Overstock, weBidz, CQout, uBid, ePier and ShopGoodwill to name just a few.

Small businesses may use eBay to boost sales in a number of ways. "Whether you're starting a brand-new business or just looking for ways to grow an existing operation, you can do it on eBay." This statement of introduction appears on an *Entrepreneur.com* Web site dedicated to providing guidance to those interested in setting up an eBay business. The site offers step-by-step guidelines for establishing an eBay account and creating a successful eBay vendor profile. The popularity and growth of eBay businesses can be seen clearly through the number of guides published for doing business on eBay, which include hundreds of print and eBooks, DVDs, and Web sites dedicated to the subject. Many

businesses have been formed and based exclusively on the sale of products through eBay auctions or direct eBay sales, and many others have taken existing retail businesses and expanded them by using eBay as a supplemental sales venue. In addition, businesses such as Auction Drop were created based on the business model of having other customers drop off items, which Auction Drop would then sell on eBay for a cut of the profits.

However, despite the popularity of eBay auctions at their advent and the continued use of the online market-place as an auction site, eBay has been facing growth problems and user discontent toward the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century. In 2008, for example, eBay made changes to its fee structure in order to attract more buyers. The changes were prompted by the slow growth of the site; the number of active users rose only 4 percent in the first quarter of 2008.

In an effort to encourage more auction listings, which eBay believed would in turn prompt more buyer sign-ups, eBay slashed its listing fees but raised the commissions charged on completed auctions. EBay also announced a Diamond Power Seller Plan offering discounts for high-volume sellers and a change to their fixed-price fees, allowing sellers to pay 35 cents to list an unlimited number of identical items at a set price. This led to protest about the new fees and complaints that eBay was trying to shift form from its auction roots. Numerous users flooded eBay with complaints, prompting eBay to make some alterations to the new fee structure, but these alterations still did not satisfy many long-time eBay power sellers, some of whom protested by refusing to list items. Others reported to USA Today that they would be leaving the site.

Starting Out. Becoming familiar with the eBay way of doing business is an important first step in becoming involved in online auctions. Browsing the www.ebay.com site, watching auctions, taking the virtual tours offered on the site, are all ways to become familiar with the overall eBay experience. No registration is required to browse the site.

In order to buy on eBay, however, one must be registered. The key element in registering on eBay, for which there is no fee, is the selection of a User ID. Jim Griffith, author of *The Official eBay Bible*, advises new users to take care in selecting a User ID since it will be the official "handle" for all eBay transactions by that person or the organization he or she represents. It is crucial that a small company picks a User ID that is well suited to the company, conveys some meaning, and does not include the name eBay for reasons of trademark protection.

Selling on eBay requires a seller's account and a PayPal account. Setting up a seller's account is a simple process very similar to the registration process, and includes providing eBay with sufficient information to verify one's identity

and preferred method of paying seller fees. The seller fees vary by category of item being sold. A PayPal account is necessary because it is the most popular online payment method used by eBay buyers. The PayPal system is owned by eBay, and there is no charge to open the account, although there is a charge to receive funds. The account is either used as a deposit account into which the account holder deposits and withdraws cash as necessary, or it is linked to a credit card that may be debited or credited as needed. The seller on eBay may choose to accept payments by any method he or she prefers, but PayPal is the most commonly used method on eBay and therefore the simplest account through which to manage eBay transactions.

Selling on eBay. Before attempting to sell on eBay it is recommended by most experienced eBay users that a person first try partaking in an auction or purchasing something offered on the site. There are many strategies used by buyers and sellers alike to try and get the best possible price. In summary, here are eleven areas that need attention when planning to sell through an eBay auction. This list provides a glimpse into the process.

- Fully use the "About Me" page. The "About Me" page is a free Web page offered to an eBay seller. This is a useful resource that any small business or individual seller should use and keep updated.
- Shop the competition. It is always a good idea to search for items already listed on eBay before preparing to list new items and set up auctions. A little competitive research will provide a new seller with important information about what category is most commonly used for an item, the price range for other similar objects, and the availability of supply of similar items currently listed.
- Choose a category. Items up for sale and auction on eBay are listed by category. Having one's items assigned to a category correctly is essential since customers looking for that perfect, customized swing set will never find it if it is erroneously listed as yard equipment.
- Write an informative and compelling description. Writing catchy and informative product descriptions is not a simple task. The auction title needs to catch a potential buyer's attention and compel him or her to click on the item. Because eBay's search engine uses the auction title to index items for sale, the title should be chosen wisely. It is better to refrain from using words like "wow" or "L@@K!" Include as many terms as possible for the item being sold, since people will refer to things in many ways pants, jeans, dress slacks, trousers, suit pants. Be as informative as possible in the description. For an

- additional fee, there are other features that may be added to a listing. EBay offers several options for increasing visibility, like bold-face fonts and highlighting, but these come at a cost and their use should be weighed against the benefit added.
- Select a format. In addition to the classic auction format, there are other ways to sell on eBay. One can add a "Buy It Now" button to the auction, which permits a potential buyer to skip the auction process and purchase the item for the assigned price. Another option is to use a Dutch-style auction to sell multiple identical items in the same listing. This is popular among small businesses. However, formats that tend to work best for some products may not be the optimum formats for other products. For example, a 'Buy it Now' button may work best for lower-priced, impulse-buy items but may not help with higher priced or very unique items.
- Use photos to advantage. The use of photos in an auction is very important. Bidders do not have the opportunity to look at an item in person, so pictures factor heavily in their decisions about whether to bid, and if so, how much to bid.
- Set the price. Setting a price can become complicated, depending on the auction format chosen. One way that eBay makes it easy to list and sell is by allowing sellers to set a reserve price: a price below which the seller refuses to sell. Unless the bidding meets or exceeds the reserve, the item will not sell. Reserves make some buyers uncomfortable, however.
- Establish the auction length. Seven days is the default length, but there are reasons to select a different length. For example, many sellers want the bidding to conclude on a Sunday, a popular day for eBay bidding activity. Auctions may run for 1, 3, 5, 7, or 10 days.
- State payment methods acceptable. The seller decides what forms of payment will be acceptable. The more forms of payment accepted, the bigger the potential pool of bidders will be.
- Determine shipping costs and who will pay.
 Establishing from the outset who is responsible for shipping costs is the best policy. Most sellers require the buyer to pay for shipping costs, particularly as these are an unknown until the location of the buyer is revealed. Offering free shipping is, of course, one way to get a listing to stand out.
- Provide quality customer service. This may seem a self-evident recommendation, and, of course, it is sound advice for any business undertaking. When working with eBay, however, one's record of customer service and follow-through becomes a matter for public record. The eBay system has a built

in mechanism for monitoring the actions of customers and sellers. It is called feedback and anyone active on eBay is encouraged to send feedback on the person or entity with whom he or she has had a transaction. These feedback comments and ratings are made a part of the recipient's eBay profile and are then used by future potential sellers and buyers in assessing the likely reliability of the trading partner. Poor feedback as a seller can also lead to disqualification of one's right to sell on eBay auctions.

ONLINE CLASSIFIED ADS

Online auctions have changed the world for retailers and entrepreneurs by giving them a national and international venue from which to sell. But shipping and transportation costs are not an insignificant barrier to the sale of many large items. A move back to geographically centered trading, to the local marketplace, is being accomplished online through the use of online classified ad sites. One such site that has shown strong growth is Craigslist.org. This citycentered online site is another venue through which small businesses may wish to sell products generally, post an ad for a particularly large item, post job openings, or use as a sales outlet for their overstock items.

SEE ALSO Internet Payment Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Campanelli, Melissa. "Sharing the Wealth: Want to Get a Piece of the eBay Pie? Joining Its Affiliate Program Can Be a Good Way to Do Just That." *Entrepreneur*. February 2005.
- Collier, Marsha. "5 eBay Tools You Need to Have." Entrepreneur. 20 March 2006.
- Conner, Nancy. EBay: The Missing Manual. Sebastopol, Calif.: O'Reilly, 2005.
- Griffith, Jim. The Official eBay Bible. New York: Gotham, 2003.
- Holahan, Catherine. Auctions on eBay: A Dying Breed. Business Week. 3 June 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/technology/content/jun2008/tc2008062 112762.htm Retrieved March 26, 2010.
- Lynn, Jacquelyn, and Chris Penttila. "Getting Started on eBay: Behind Every eBay Success Story Is a Tale of Trial and Error. We'll Help You Skip Straight Ahead to the Success Part." Entrepreneur. I October 2004. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/ebusiness/ebaycenter/article72820.html.
- Metz, Rachel. "Some eBay Sellers Frustrated with Rule Changes." *USA Today.* 20 August 2008. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/tech/products/2008 08 20 3191 45197 x.htm Accessed March 27, 2010.
- Mitchell, Lori. "Sold! On Online Auctions." InfoWorld. 7 August 2000.
- Nissanoff, Daniel. FutureShop: How the New Auction Culture Will Revolutionize the Way We Buy, Sell, and Get the Things We Really Want. New York: Penguin Press, 2006.

"Online Auction Sites Review." Top 10 Review. Available from: http://online auction sites.toptenreviews.com/. Retrieved March 27, 2010.

Pofeldt, Elaine. "The Digital Dump." FSB. May 2006. Schuman, Evan. "eBay Pushes to Be Everything to Its Sellers." CIO Insight. 26 June 2005.

Tessler, Joelle. "Online Auction Sites Create Vast Global Marketplaces." *Knight Ridder/Tribune Business News.* 23 October 2000.

"Total Sales of Goods at eBay.com in 2007 Reached 59.35 Billion." *Retail eCommerce.* 14 February 2008. Available from: http://www.retail ecommerce.com/2008/02/total sales of goods at ebaycom in 2007.html. Retrieved March 27, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

OPERATIONS MANAGEMENT

Operations management is a multidisciplinary field that focuses on managing all aspects of an organization's operations. The typical company carries out various functions as a part of its operation. The dividing of a company's activities into functional categories occurs very early on, even in a company formed and operated by a single individual. Most companies make a product of some kind or produce a salable service. They must also carry out a sales and marketing function, an accounting function, and an administrative function to manage employees and the business as a whole. Operations managers focus on the function of providing the product or service. Their goal is to assure the production of a quality good or service. They apply ideas and technologies to increase productivity and reduce costs, improve flexibility to meet rapidly changing customer needs, assure a safe workplace for all employees, and when possible assist in assuring high-quality customer service.

For the most part, the title "operations manager" is used in companies that produce a tangible good manufacturers on the whole. In service-oriented businesses, the person responsible for the operations manager role is often called by another name, one that addresses the service being offered. Examples include project manager, consultant, lawyer, accountant, office manager, and datacenter manager.

While operations management is normally done inhouse, some companies and small businesses opt to outsource operations management instead. This is common in situations where the key person involved in running the business is not a management specialist. For example, physicians may outsource the management of operations of their medical practices. When operations management

is outsourced, it is often beneficial to purchase turnkey management services, which means all management is outsourced. This streamlines the process and creates greater overall efficiency efficiency.

KEY ISSUES IN OPERATIONS

As an organization develops plans and strategies to deal with the opportunities and challenges that arise in its particular operating environment, it should design a system that is capable of producing quality services and goods in the quantities demanded and in the time frames necessary to meet the businesses obligations.

Designing the System. Designing the system begins with product development. Product development involves determining the characteristics and features of the product or service to be sold. It should begin with an assessment of customer needs and eventually grow into a detailed product design. The facilities and equipment used in production, as well as the information systems needed to monitor and control performance, are all a part of this system design process. In fact, manufacturing process decisions are integral to the ultimate success or failure of the system. Of all the structural decisions that the operations manager makes, the one likely to have the greatest impact on the operation's success is choice of the process technology. This decision answers the basic question: How will the product be made?

Product design is a critical task because it helps to determine the characteristics and features of the product, as well as how the product functions. Product design determines a product's cost and quality, as well as its features and performance. These are important factors on which customers make purchasing decisions. In recent years, new design models such as Design for Manufacturing and Assembly (DFMA) have been implemented to improve product quality and lower costs. DFMA focuses on operating issues during product design. This can be critical even though design costs are a small part of the total cost of a product because procedures that waste raw materials or duplicate effort can have a substantial negative impact on a business's operating profitability. Another innovation similar to DFMA in its emphasis on design is Quality Functional Deployment (QFD). QFD is a set of planning and communication routines that are used to improve product design by focusing design efforts on customer needs.

Process design describes how the product will be made. The process design decision has two major components: a technical (or engineering) component and a scale economy (or business) component. The technical component includes selecting equipment and selecting a sequence for various phases of operational production.

The scale economy or business component involves applying the proper amount of mechanization (tools and equipment) to make the organization's workforce more productive. This includes determining: 1) if the demand for a product is large enough to justify mass production; 2) if there is sufficient variety in customer demand so that flexible production systems are required; and 3) if demand for a product is so small or seasonal that it cannot support a dedicated production facility.

Facility design involves determining the capacity, location, and layout for the production facility. Capacity is a measure of an company's ability to provide the demanded product in the quantity requested by the customer in a timely manner. Capacity planning involves estimating demand, determining the capacity of facilities, and deciding how to change the organization's capacity to respond to demand.

Facility location is the placement of a facility with respect to its customers and suppliers. Facility location is a strategic decision because it is a long-term commitment of resources that cannot easily or inexpensively be changed. When evaluating a location, management should consider customer convenience, initial investment necessary to secure land and facilities, government incentives, and operating transportation costs. In addition, qualitative factors such as quality of life for employees, transportation infrastructure, and labor environment should also be taken under consideration.

Facility layout is the arrangement of the workspace within a facility. It considers which departments or work areas should be adjacent to one another so that the flow of product, information, and people can move quickly and efficiently through the production system.

Implementation. Once a product is developed and the manufacturing system is designed, it must be implemented, a task often more easily discussed than carried out. If the system design function was done thoroughly, it will have rendered an implementation plan which will guide activities during implementation. Nonetheless, there will inevitably be changes needed. Decisions will have to be made throughout this implementation period about trade-offs. For example, the cost of the originally planned conveyor belt may have risen, which will make it necessary to consider changing the specified conveyor belt for another model. This, of course, will impact upon other systems linked to the conveyor belt, and the full implications of all these changes will have to be assessed and compared to the cost of the price increase on the original conveyor belt.

Planning and Forecasting. Running an efficient production system requires a great deal of planning. Long-range decisions could include the number of facilities required

to meet customer needs or studying how technological change might affect the methods used to produce services and goods. The time horizon for long-term planning varies with the industry and is dependent on both complexity and size of proposed changes. Typically, however, long-term planning may involve determining workforce size, developing training programs, working with suppliers to improve product quality and improve delivery systems, and determining the amount of material to order on an aggregate basis. Short-term scheduling, on the other hand, is concerned with production planning for specific job orders: who will do the work, what equipment will be used, which materials will be consumed, when the work will begin and end, and what mode of transportation will be used to deliver the product when the order is completed.

Managing the System. Managing the system involves working with people to encourage participation and improve organizational performance. Participative management and teamwork are an essential part of successful operations, as are leadership, training, and culture. In addition, material management and quality are two key areas of concern.

Material management includes decisions regarding the procurement, control, handling, storage, and distribution of materials. Material management is becoming more important because, in many organizations, the costs of purchased materials comprise more than 50 percent of the total production cost. Questions regarding quantities and timing of material orders need to be addressed here as well when companies weigh the qualities of various suppliers.

BUILDING SUCCESS WITH OPERATIONS

To understand operations and how they contribute to the success of an organization, it is important to understand the strategic nature of operations, the value-added nature of operations, the impact technology can have on performance, and the globally competitive marketplace.

Efficient organization operations are a vital tool in achieving competitive advantage in the daily contest for customers or clients. What factors influence buying decisions for these entities? For most services and goods, price, quality, product performance and features, product variety, and availability of the product are critical. All these factors are substantially influenced by actions taken in operations. For example, when productivity increases, product costs decline and product price can be reduced. Similarly, as better production methods are developed, quality and variety may increase.

By linking operations and operating strategies with the overall strategy of the organization (including engineering, financial, marketing, and information system strategy) synergy can result. Operations become a positive factor when facilities, equipment, and employee training are viewed as a means to achieve organizational objectives, rather than as narrowly focused departmental objectives. In recognition of this evolving viewpoint, the criteria for judging operations are changing from cost control (a narrowly defined operating objective) to global performance measurements in such areas as product performance and variety, product quality, delivery time, customer service, and operational flexibility.

In today's business environment, a key component of operational flexibility in many industries is technological knowledge. Advances in technology make it possible to build better products using fewer resources. As technology fundamentally changes a product, its performance and quality often increases dramatically, making it a more highly valued commodity in the marketplace. But the growth in high-tech business applications has created new competitors as well, making it important for businesses to try to register advantages in any and all areas of operations management.

TECHNOLOGY AND MANAGEMENT

Operations management in general has become more focused on technology. For example, software companies have produced integrated operations management software solutions for various industries. Manufacturing Operations Management (MOM) solutions software is one example of a software solution that helps manufacturing companies streamline their operations processes. CDC Factory, designed for the food and beverage industry, is another example of an operations management software solution. These solutions allow for virtual management of products, goods, human resources, and services, all in an integrated package.

Over time, operations management has grown in scope and increased in importance. In the twenty-first century, it has elements that are strategic, it relies on behavioral and engineering concepts, and it utilizes management science/operations research tools and techniques for systematic decision making and problem solving. As operations management continues to develop, it will increasingly interact with other functional areas within the organization to develop integrated answers to complex interdisciplinary problems. Indeed, such interaction is widely regarded as essential to long-term business success for small business establishments and multinational corporations alike.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Association for Operations Management. "The Association for Operations Management and the University of North Carolina Wilmington Release 'Operations Management Employment Outlook': 12 Month Hiring Outlook Strong." *Marketwire.* 12

- August 2009. Available from: http://www.marketwire.com/press release/APICS The Association Operations Management University North Carolina Wilmington Release 1029695.htm. Retrieved March 27, 2010.
- "CDC Software Launches First Packaged Manufacturing Operaitons Management Solution for SAP (TM)."
 TMCnet.com. 24 October 2007. Available from: http://www.tmcnet.com/usubmit/2007/10/24/3039329.htm. Retrieved March 27, 2010.
- Coe, Thomas Magnuson. Electronic Supply Chain Collaboration for Small Job Shop Manufacturers. Boca Raton, Fla.: Universal Publishers, 2005.
- Dyson, Robert G. "Strategy, Performance and Operational Research ." *Journal of the Operational Research Society.* January 2000.
- Lester, Tom. "Why Manufacturers Must Take Advantage of Design Counsel Co operation Between Managers and Designers Holds the Key to the Success of a Product and Even of the Company Behind It." *Financial Times*. 27 February 2006.
- Nie, Winter. "Waiting: Integrating Social and Psychological Perspectives in Operations Management." *Omega.* December 2000.
- Ruffini, Frans A. J., Harry Boer, and Maarten J. Van Riemsdijk. "Organization Design in Operations Management." *International Journal of Operations and Production Management*. July 2000.
- Schraag, Jennifer. "Creating Greater ASC Efficiencies with Turnkey Operations." *SurgiStrategies*. 1 April 2006. Available from: http://www.surgistrategies.com/articles/641feat3.html. Retrived March 27, 2010.
- Sharma, Anand, and Patricia E. Moody. *The Perfect Engine:*Driving Manufacturing Breakthroughs with the Global
 Production System. New York: Simon and Schuster, 2001.
- Thrun, Walter. Maximizing Profit: How to Measure the Financial Impact of Manufacturing Decisions. New York: Productivity Press, 2002.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

OPPORTUNITY COST

Simply stated, an opportunity cost is the cost of a missed opportunity. It is the opposite of the benefit that would have been gained had an action not taken been taken the missed opportunity. This is a concept used in economics. Applied to a business decision, the opportunity cost might refer to the profit a company could have earned from its capital, equipment, and real estate if these assets had been used in a different way. The concept of opportunity cost may be applied to many different situations. It should be considered whenever circumstances are such that scarcity necessitates the election of one option over another. Opportunity cost is usually defined in terms of money, but it may also be considered in terms of time, person-hours, mechanical output, or any other finite resource.

Although opportunity costs are not generally considered by accountants financial statements only include explicit costs, or actual outlays they should be considered by managers. Most business owners do consider opportunity costs whenever they make a decision about which of two possible actions to take. Small businesses factor in opportunity costs when computing their operating expenses in order to provide a bid or estimate on the price of a job. For example, a landscaping firm may be bidding on two jobs, each of which will use half of its equipment during a particular period of time. As a result, they will forgo other job opportunities some of which may be large and potentially profitable. Opportunity costs increase the cost of doing business, and thus should be recovered whenever possible as a portion of the overhead expense charged to every job.

While opportunity costs must be factored in and considered when making business and investment decisions, any consideration of opportunity costs must be grounded in practicality. A 2009 Forbes article noted that sometimes attitudes towards opportunity cost can drive investors to do foolish things. For example, panicked investors can act in a manner that is contrary to their interests, removing money after incurring losses and missing out on stock market rallies, or investing in something after it has passed its peak in a futile effort to "chase yesterday's returns".

EXAMPLES OF OPPORTUNITY COSTS

One way to demonstrate the concept of opportunity costs is through an example of investment capital. A private investor purchases \$10,000 in a certain security, such as shares in a corporation, and after one year the investment has appreciated in value to \$10,500. The investor's return is 5 percent. The investor considers other ways the \$10,000 could have been invested and discovers a bank certificate with an annual yield of 6 percent and a government bond that carries an annual yield of 7.5 percent. After a year, the bank certificate would have appreciated in value to \$10,600, and the government bond would have appreciated to \$10,750. The opportunity cost of purchasing shares is \$100 relative to the bank certificate, and \$250 relative to the government bond. The investor's decision to purchase shares with a 5 percent return comes at the cost of a lost opportunity to earn 6 or 7.5 percent.

Expressed in terms of time, consider a commuter who chooses to drive to work rather than using public transportation. Because of heavy traffic and a lack of parking, it takes the commuter 90 minutes to get to work. If the same commute on public transportation would have taken only 40 minutes, the opportunity cost of driving would be 50 minutes. The commuter might

have chosen driving over public transportation because she had a use for the car after work or because she could not have anticipated traffic delays in driving. However, experience can create a basis for future decisions, and the commuter may be less inclined to drive next time, knowing the consequences of traffic congestion.

In another example, a small business owns the building in which it operates and thus pays no rent for office space. But this does not mean that the company's cost for office space is zero, even though an accountant might treat it that way. Instead, the small-business owner must consider the opportunity cost associated with reserving the building for its current use. Perhaps the building could have been rented out to another company, with the business itself relocated to a location with a higher level of customer traffic. The foregone money from these alternative uses of the property is an opportunity cost of using the office space and thus should be considered in calculations of the small business's expenses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, David Ray, Dennis J. Sweeney, and Thomas Arthur Williams. *Statistics for Business and Economics.* 10th ed. Mason: Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2009.

Blinder, Alan S., and William J. Baumol. *Microeconomics: Principles and Policy*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Ernest, Robert Hall, and Marc Lieberman. *Microeconomics*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2004.

Serchuk, David. "Beating the Opportunity Cost Blues." Forbes.com. 9 July 2009. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2009/07/08/opportunity costs market timing intelligent investing indexing.html. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Vera Munoz, Sandra C. "The Effects of Accounting Knowledge and Context on the Omission of Opportunity Costs in Resource Allocation Decisions." *Accounting Review.* January 1998.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

OPTIMAL FIRM SIZE

Optimal firm size refers to the speed and extent of growth that is ideal for a specific small business. Optimal firm size is dependent on a variety of internal and external factors. For some home-based businesses, the optimal size may be the two founding partners, a husband and wife, perhaps, if their primary operating goal is simply to bring in enough revenue for a comfortable standard of living while leaving large blocks of time for family or travel. This example aside, most companies are intent on expanding their operations. Growth of some kind, either in revenues, profits, number of employees, or size of facilities, is essential for almost every business. For many

companies competing in rapidly changing industries, expansion (of manufacturing capacity, geographic presence, market share, etc.) may be imperative for survival. But smart growth strategies can be elusive, as many entrepreneurs have learned to their chagrin. As James A. Schriner explained in *Industry Week*, "Growing a company is like blowing up a balloon. Your first few breaths, though difficult, produce immediate results. Subsequent breaths expand the balloon proportionally until it nears capacity. Stop too soon and the balloon never reaches its potential. Stop too late and it bursts."

Successful entrepreneurs and business experts agree that the key to finding the optimal firm size is to grow in a controlled way. In some cases, restraining growth is simply a matter of saying "no," or turning down new business. This is particularly true for service businesses that depend on the personal attention of the founder. When turning down business becomes necessary, the entrepreneur may wish to provide referrals in order to maintain good relations with potential customers. Another strategy in restraining growth involves hiring employees who like working in a small company atmosphere. These people tend to enjoy the diversity of challenges they encounter in a small business, and they often have a strong interest in the product and can provide their expertise to customers. It is important to note, however, that restraining growth does not mean refusing to change. Small businesses are not likely to remain in business long if they cannot be creative and adapt to changes in customer tastes and competitors' tactics.

Restraining uncontrolled growth may also be essential to maintaining good customer service and a healthy business model. A *Fast Company* article reported that many big companies are too focused inward, on benchmarks like gross sales, and as a result they are viewed as indifferent and distant by their customers. In relationship-based businesses, this distance can be detrimental to the optimum health of a company and can prevent it from recognizing the need to change and shift with the markets.

Schriner noted that one factor influencing the optimal size of a business is the availability of workers and other resources in the surrounding community. In fact, he suggested that it is possible for businesses to outgrow the communities in which they operate, particularly when they are located in a remote area. In this case, it may be difficult to attract talented workers from outside the immediate area, forcing the company to pay sharply higher wages to compete for labor. In addition, some communities cannot afford to provide services to growing companies (or provide top schools, parks, and other quality of life elements that attract high-quality employees necessary for successful business expansion). Finally, Schriner noted that being too integral a part of a community can make it difficult for a growing company to adapt to a changing business environ-

ment. Some factors that may indicate a company has outgrown its community include employing more than 10 percent of the local work force; growing at a faster rate than the community's labor force; providing more than one-third of the local government's funding through taxes; and being responsible for the death of the community if the company should shut down.

The increased importance of Internet businesses and available business technologies may also play a role in determining the optimal size for a business. Larry Downes, author of Unleashing the Killer App: Digital Strategies for Market Dominance reported that the lowered cost of transactions thanks to emerging technologies has reduced the optimal size of most businesses. Downes is quoted as saying "The focus of corporate strategy has been on maximizing physical assets. More trucks, more factories, more people. Now the focus of asset management and asset exploitation should be on data.... Organize your company, your strategy, and your execution around information." Downes believes that while having an economy of scale can create some advantages, a business can be more successful by acquiring more information and increasing its knowledge base rather than by simply growing in size.

SEE ALSO Economies of Scale.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Downes, Larry. Unleashing the Killer App: Digital Strategies for Market Dominance. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press 1998

Hammonds, Keith H. "Size is Not a Strategy." Fast Company. 31 August 2002. Available from: http://www.fastcompany.com/magazine/62/size.html?page=0%2C0. Retrieved March 27, 2010.

Joaquin, Domingo Castelo, and Naveen Khanna. "Investment Timing Decisions Under Threat of Potential Competition: Why Firm Size Matters." *Quarterly Review of Economics and Finance*. Spring 2001.

Lawler, Edward E. III. "Rethinking Organization Size." Organizational Dynamics. Autumn 1997.

Koretz, Gene. "Little Guys Are Making Plans: Small Businesses Are Set to Expand." *Business Week.* 2 June 1997.

Orser, Barbara J., Sandy Hogarth Scott, and Allan L. Riding. "Performance, Firm Size, and Management Problem Solving." *Journal of Small Business Management*. October 2000.

Rossi Hansberg, Esteban, and Mark L. J. Wright. "Firm Size Dynamics and the Aggregate Economy." Stanford University, 10 July 2004.

Schriner, James A. "How Big Is Too Big?" *Industry Week.* 6 May 1996.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORAL COMMUNICATION

Oral communication describes any type of interaction that makes use of spoken words, and it is a vital, integral part of the business world, especially in an era dubbed the information age. "The ability to communicate effectively through speaking as well as in writing is highly valued, and demanded, in business," Herta A. Murphy, Herbert W. Hildebrandt, and Jane Thomas wrote in their book Effective Business Communications. "Knowing the content of the functional areas of business is important, but to give life to those ideas in meetings or in solo presentations demands an effective oral presentation." The types of oral communication commonly used within an organization include staff meetings, personal discussions, presentations, telephone discourse, and informal conversation. Oral communication with those outside of the organization might take the form of face-to-face meetings, telephone calls, speeches, teleconferences, or videoconferences.

According to the Seventh Annual Business School Study released by Harris Interactive and the *Wall Street Journal* in 2007, most recruiters list both communication and interpersonal skills at the top of their lists when it comes to hiring new candidates. Unfortunately, according to a *Bloomberg.com* article, most businesses and professionals fail to define what is meant by effective communication, and as such the exact meaning of the term has become unclear. This makes the requirement difficult to elucidate since there is no system for quantifying what constitutes "good" communications skills as opposed to "bad" ones.

Despite being hard to quantify, conversation management skills are essential not just for employees but also for small-business owners and managers who often shoulder much of the burden in such areas as client/customer presentations, employee interviews, and conducting meetings. For oral communication to be effective, it should be clear, relevant, tactful in phraseology and tone, concise, and informative. Presentations or conversations that bear these hallmarks can be an invaluable tool in ensuring business health and growth. Unclear, inaccurate, or inconsiderate business communication, on the other hand, can waste valuable time, alienate employees or customers, and destroy goodwill toward management or the overall business.

Richard Anderson, CEO of Delta Airlines, provided his five expectations for good communication in a *New York Times* interview. While each person's definition may vary, his five tips provide a good starting point for ensuring that one's point is clearly communicated and that one's conversation skills are effective. Anderson recommends that individuals study the fundamentals of the written word, practicing good grammar both on paper and when speaking orally. Anderson also suggests thinking clearly before speaking; preparing thoroughly for

meetings; engaging in and encouraging open debate and discussion; and listening to others.

ORAL PRESENTATIONS

The public presentation is generally recognized as the most important of the various genres of oral business communication. As is true of all kinds of communication, the first step in preparing a public speech or public remarks is to determine the essential purpose or goal of the communication. As Murphy, Hildebrandt, and Thomas note, business presentations tend to have one of three general purposes: to persuade, to inform or instruct, or to entertain. Out of the purpose will come the main ideas to be included in the presentation. These ideas should be researched thoroughly and adapted to the needs of the audience.

The ideas should then be organized to include an introduction, a main body or text, and a summary or conclusion. Or, as the old adage about giving speeches goes, "Tell them what you're going to tell them, tell them, and tell them what you told them." The introduction should grab the listener's interest and establish the theme of the remainder of the presentation. The main body should concentrate on points of emphasis. The conclusion should restate the key points and summarize the overarching message that is being conveyed.

Visual aids can be a useful component of some presentations. Whether they are projected from a PC, displayed on chalkboards, dry-erase boards, or flip charts, visual aids should be meaningful, creative, and interesting in order to help the speaker get a message across. The key to successful use of visual aids is that they should support the theme of the presentation and aid in its transmittal. Sloppy, complicated, or even too entertaining visual aids should be avoided.

Once the presentation has been organized and the visual aids have been selected, the speaker should rehearse the presentation out loud and revise as needed to fit time constraints and to assure thorough coverage of the main points. It may help to practice in front of a mirror or in front of a friend in order to gain confidence. A good oral presentation will include transitional phrases to help listeners move through the material and will not be overly long or technical. It is also important for the speaker to anticipate questions the audience might have and either include that information in the presentation or be prepared to address them in a question-and-answer session at the end of the presentation. Professional and gracious presentation is another key to effective communication, whether the setting is a conference, a banquet, a holiday luncheon, or a management retreat. "Recognize that when you speak at a business event, you represent your company and your office in that company," stated Steve Kaye in IIE Solutions. "Use the event as an opportunity to promote good will. Avoid complaints, criticism, or controversy. These will alienate the audience and destroy your credibility quickly. Instead, talk about what the audience wants to hear. Praise your host, honor the occasion, and compliment the attendees. Radiate success and optimism."

Oral presentations can be delivered extemporaneously (from an outline or notes); by reading from a manuscript; or from memory. The extemporaneous approach is often touted as a method that allows the speaker to make eye contact and develop a rapport with the audience while simultaneously conveying pertinent information. Reading from a manuscript is more often utilized for longer or detailed communications that cover a lot of ground. Memorization, meanwhile, is usually only used for short or informal discussions.

The delivery of effective oral presentations requires a speaker to consider his or her vocal pitch, rate, and volume. It is important to incorporate changes in vocal pitch to add emphasis and avoid monotony. It is also helpful to vary the rate of speaking and incorporate pauses to allow the listener to reflect upon specific elements of the overall message. Finding the appropriate volume is crucial to the success of a presentation as well. Finally, speakers should be careful not to add extraneous words or sounds, such as "um," "you know," or "okay," between words or sentences in a presentation.

Nonverbal elements such as posture, gestures, and facial expressions are also important factors in developing good oral communication skills. "Your outward appearance mirrors your inner mood," Hildebrandt, Murphy, and Thomas confirmed. "Thus good posture suggests poise and confidence; stand neither at rigid attention nor with sloppy casualness draped over the podium, but erect with your weight about equally distributed on each foot." Some movement may be helpful to hold listeners' attention or to increase emphasis, but constant shifting or pacing should be avoided. Likewise, hand and arm gestures can be used to point, describe, or emphasize, but they should be varied, carefully timed, and adapted to the audience. Finally, good speakers should make frequent eye contact with the audience, let their facial expression show their interest in the ideas they are presenting, and dress in a way that is appropriate for the occasion.

Small-business owners reflect the general population in that their enthusiasm for public speaking varies considerably from individual to individual. Some entrepreneurs enjoy the limelight and thrive in settings that call for public presentations (formal or informal). Others are less adept at public speaking and avoid being placed in such situations. But business consultants urge entrepreneurs to treat public presentations and oral communication skills as a potentially invaluable tool in business growth. "You may consider hiring a presentation coach

or attending a workshop on business presentations," counseled Kaye. "These services can show you how to maximize your impact while speaking. In fact, learning such skills serves as a long-term investment in your future as an effective leader."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baldoni, John. "Five Ways to Sharpen Your Communications Skills." *Bloomberg.com.* 30 April 2009. Available from: http://www.bloomberg.com/apps/harvardbusiness?sid=Hfb39d9 95196887cee28084f3fe8dcbfa. Retrieved March 28, 2010.

"Dartmouth, Brigham Young, and ESADE Are Highest Ranking Business Schools Among National, Regional and International Categories in the Seventh Annual Business School Survey by Harris Interactive and the *Wall Street Journal.*" 17 September 2007. *Harris Interactive*. Available from: http://www.harrisinteractive.com/NEWS/allnewsby date.asp?NewsID=1253. Retrieved March 28, 2010.

Hardingham, Alison. "Charged with Intent." People Management. 30 March 2000.

Holmes, Godfrey. "Tactical Blunder." Accountancy. June 2000.Kaye, Steve. "Make an Impact with Style: Presentation Tips for Leaders." IIE Solutions. March 1999.

Murphy, Herta A., Herbert W. Hildebrandt, and Jane P. Thomas. *Effective Business Communications*. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1997.

Romero, Librado. "He Wants Subjects, Verbs and Objects." *New York Times.* 25 April 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/26/business/26corner.html. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Rosenbaum, Bernard L., "Presentation Techniques." *American Salesman*. January 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORGANIZATION CHART

Organizational charts are detailed representations of organization structures and hierarchies. They are typically used to provide both employees and individuals outside the organization with a "snapshot" picture of its reporting relationships, divisions of work, and levels of management. Obviously, smaller firms, whether they consist of a single owner of a home-based business, a modest shop of a few employees, or a family-owned business with a few dozen workers, are less likely to need or to use organization charts. Small organizations can get along very well without them as long as everyone understands what he or she is to do and with whom to do it. But many consultants and small-business owners contend that an organization chart can be a useful tool for growing firms.

Business owners endeavoring to allocate responsibilities, activities, and management authority to various employees

also have to make certain that they coordinate the activities of those employees to avoid gaps and or redundancies in operations and management. "It is helpful to think of organizational design elements as building blocks that can be used to create a structure to fulfill a particular purpose," stated Allan R. Cohen in The Portable MBA in Management. "A structure is built by defining the requirements of each individual job and then grouping the individual jobs into units. These units are grouped into larger and larger units and coordinating (or integrating) mechanisms are established for these units. In this way, the structure has been built to support organizational goals and achieve the key factors for success." Ideally, a detailed organizational chart will provide the business owner or manager with an accurate overview of the relationships of these units/responsibilities to one another and a reliable indication as to whether the firm is positioned to meet the business's fundamental goals.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES ASSOCIATED WITH ORGANIZATION CHARTS

While organizational charts are commonly used by midand large-sized companies, as well as by significant numbers of smaller businesses with varied operations and a substantial workforce, their usefulness has been a subject of some debate.

Advantages. Supporters of organization charts claim that they are tools that can effectively delineate work responsibilities and reporting relationships. Managers of different organizational units may not fully understand how their work fits into the work of other units. An organization chart can provide this relationship guide and thus prevent the development of illogical and confusing relationships. In fact, the very process of charting the organization is a good test of the company's structure because any relationship that cannot be charted is likely to be confusing to those working in it.

Supporters also argue that "org charts" can be particularly useful as a navigational tool when small businesses expand their operations. Small firms that do rather well in the early stages of their development often begin to fail when the founders can no longer manage everything in their personal styles. The transition from small firm to successful large firm is impaired when employees are allowed to do jobs that fit their personality and unique skills rather than jobs necessary for organizational performance. The early adoption of an organization chart can help to identify the areas in which a small firm is lacking the supervisory role before this lack begins to have a more serious impact on the organization.

Organizational charts can be created on paper or by using special software. While special software may permit someone to structure a chart most easily, existing office software such as Microsoft PowerPoint can be used to create an organizational chart. The business Web site InformIT recommends using the SmartArt feature and tools in Microsoft PowerPoint to create an organizational chart. SmartArt allows a person to insert boxes and shapes and to create hierarchical categories, establishing the vertical and horizontal relationships between different individuals within a organization.

Disadvantages. The above perspective is not universally accepted by business consultants, researchers, executives, and managers, however. Detractors point out that formal organization charts do not recognize informal lines of communication and influence that are quite vital in many business settings. Organization charts are often seen as narrow and static in perspective. They may exclude important relationship and reporting factors like leader behavior, the impact of the environment, informal relations, and power distribution.

Critics of organization charts also sometimes charge that the diagrams may paint a misleading picture of the importance and influence of various people within an organization. Charts are, out of necessity, somewhat streamlined representations that only provide so much detail to a user. In some instances, for example, an organization chart may depict two employees as being equal in power and influence, when in reality, one of the individuals is rapidly ascending through the ranks and has the ear of the firm's principal decision makers, while the other may be regarded as steady but unremarkable (or even worse, an individual whose position has deteriorated from a higher level over the previous years). Daniel Sorid, writing in the New York Times in 2009, suggests that organizational charts are not sophisticated enough to recognize informal power structures that exist within a corporation, such as an executive assistant who limits or controls access to a key manager or president within the corporation. Thus, such charts provide an incomplete picture of the true sources of power and influence within a company.

Finally, observers suggest that organization charts may encourage individuals to take a very narrow view of their jobs and in this way the chart may discourage the development of leadership skills in some employees. In these situations, the result is an organization that is not responsive to change and lacks flexibility. The organization chart and all the supporting documentation become substitutes for action and creative responses.

USING ORGANIZATION CHARTS TO STUDY ORGANIZATION STRUCTURE

As alluded to earlier, the process of constructing an organization chart is sometimes cited as a valuable means by which a company can test its structural soundness. Proponents say that charts can be used to ensure that no one individual's productivity is constrained by the organizational structure.

Researchers, consultants, and executives note that this benefit can be even more pronounced in today's business world, which has seen dramatic changes in operating philosophies and management direction over the past few decades. Indeed, corporations are increasingly implementing innovative organizational redesigns in efforts to increase their productivity. The growth in cross-functional teams and the increasing frequency of reorganizations increase the usefulness of organizational charts for keeping track of operational relationships and lines of authority. It is important, then, for businesses that do rely on organizational charts to examine and update those diagrams continually to ensure that they reflect current business realities. In fact, the changes in organizational structures have spurred innovative changes in the format of many organizational charts. Whereas traditional models have been formatted along general "up-down" lines, newer models sometimes utilize flattened or "spoke" frameworks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bajaj, Geetesh, and Patrice Ann Rutledge. "Working with SmartArt in PowerPoint 2007." 23 February 2007. *InformIT*. Available from: http://www.informit.com/articles/article. aspx?p=686164&seqNum=6. Retrieved March 27, 2010.

Cohen, Allan R. *The Portable MBA in Management.* 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 2002.

Doloff, Phyllis Gail. "Beyond the Org Chart." Across the Board. February 1999.

Dressler, Soeren. Strategy, Organizational Effectiveness and Performance Management. Boca Raton, Fla.: Universal Publishers, 2004.

Galbraith, Jay, Amy Kates, and Diane Downey. *Designing Dynamic Organizations*. New York: AMACOM, 2001.

LaZara, Vincent A. "Put the Customer on Top: Updating Your Organizational Chart." *Manage*. October 1999.

Longenecker, Justin G., Carlos W. Moore, J. William Petty, and Leslie E. Palich. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Sorid, Daniel. "The Authority That's Not on Any Chart." New York Times. 8 August 2009. Available from: http://www. nytimes.com/ 2009/08/09/jobs/09pre.html. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORGANIZATION THEORY

An organization is an assembly of people working together to achieve common objectives through a division of labor. It provides a means of using individual strengths within a group to achieve more than can be accomplished by the aggregate efforts of group members working individually.

Business organizations are formed to deliver goods or services to consumers a make a profit in return. Over the years, business analysts, economists, and academic researchers have pondered several theories that attempt to explain the dynamics of business organizations, including the ways in which they make decisions, distribute power and control, resolve conflict, and promote or resist organizational change.

As Jeffrey Pfeffer summarized in *New Directions for Organization Theory*, organizational theory studies provide "an interdisciplinary focus on a) the effect of social organizations on the behavior and attitudes of individuals within them, b) the effects of individual characteristics and action on organization, . . . c) the performance, success, and survival of organizations, d) the mutual effects of environments, including resource and task, political, and cultural environments on organizations and vice versa, and e) concerns with both the epistemology and methodology that undergird research on each of these topics."

BACKGROUND

Modern organization theory is rooted in concepts developed during the beginnings of the Industrial Revolution in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. Of considerable import during that period was the research done by German sociologist Max Weber (1864-1920). Weber believed that bureaucracies, staffed by bureaucrats, represented the ideal organizational form. In Weber's idealized organizational structure, responsibilities for workers are clearly defined and behavior is tightly controlled by rules, policies, and procedures. Weber's work was complemented by Henri Favol (1841 1925), who creating theories regarding strategic planning, staff recruitment, employee motivation, and guidance through polices and practices. These theories were later expanded to include training, wage incentives, employee selection, and established work standards.

Researchers began to adopt a less mechanical view of organizations and to pay more attention to human influences in the 1930s. Human behavior was given more credit for productivity than previous theories had suggested, and organizations became interested in ways to influence employees positively. The work of American psychologist Abraham Maslow (1908 1970), who developed the concept of a "hierarchy of human needs," was influential in this respect, as organizations focused on incorporating employee satisfaction into the organizational structure. By the 1950s, professor of management Douglas McGregor (1906 1964) had developed the influential X and Y theories. Theory X presumed that employees needed strict direction and preferred to avoid responsibility in favor of security, while Theory Y posited that employees learned to seek responsibility and could be trusted to create innovative solutions and improve themselves given the correct opportunities. McGregor believed that theory Y was more conducive to productivity and more beneficial to organizations.

OPEN SYSTEMS THEORY

Traditional theories regarded organizations as closed systems that were autonomous and isolated from the outside world. In the 1960s, however, more holistic ideologies emerged. Recognizing that traditional theory had failed to take into account many environmental influences that impacted the efficiency of organizations, most theorists and researchers embraced an open-systems view of organizations.

The term "open systems" reflected the newfound belief that all organizations are unique and that they should be structured to accommodate unique problems and opportunities. For example, research during the 1960s indicated that traditional bureaucratic organizations generally failed to succeed in environments where technologies or markets were rapidly changing. Many businesses also failed to realize the importance of regional cultural influences in motivating workers.

Environmental influences that affect open systems can be described as either specific or general. The specific environment refers to the network of suppliers, distributors, government agencies, and competitors with which a business enterprise interacts. The general environment encompasses four influences that emanate from the geographic area in which the organization operates. These are:

- Cultural values, which shape views about ethics and determine the relative importance of various issues.
- Economic conditions, which include economic upswings, recessions, regional unemployment, and many other regional factors that affect a company's ability to grow and prosper.
- Legal/political environment, which effectively helps to allocate power within a society and to enforce laws. The legal and political systems in which an open system operates can play a key role in determining the long-term stability and security of the organization's future. This includes any regulations and taxes that legal bodies may impose on organizations.
- Quality of education, which is an important factor in high technology and other industries that require an educated work force. Businesses will be better able to fill such positions if they operate in geographic regions that feature a strong education system.

The open-systems theory also assumes that all large organizations are comprised of multiple subsystems, each of which receives inputs from other subsystems and turns them into outputs for use by other subsystems. The subsystems are not necessarily represented by departments in an organization, but might instead resemble patterns of activity. These subsystems are considered to have different levels of importance, and unlike traditional structure theories there is allowance for failure of individual subsystems without threatening the entire organization.

Modern organization theory also admits the existence of chaos principles at work in all organizational systems. There are always factors that cannot be controlled and variables that can create unexpected changes. Sometimes only small events can have ripple effects throughout an entire organization and produce results that are ultimately unpredictable. System success and failure may be aided by management decisions, but chaos theory also has a part to play. Therefore, organizations should not assume that they can control every aspect of business, or that they should even try.

BASIC ORGANIZATIONAL CHARACTERISTICS

Organizations differ greatly in size, function, and makeup. Nevertheless, the operations of nearly all organizations from the multinational corporation to a newly opened delicatessen are based on a division of labor, a decision-making structure, and rules and policies. The degree of formality with which these aspects of business are approached vary tremendously within the business world, but these characteristics are inherent in any business enterprise that utilizes the talents of more than one person.

Organizations practice division of labor both vertically and horizontally. Vertical division includes three basic levels: top, middle, and bottom. The chief function of top managers, or executives, is to plan long-term strategy and oversee middle managers. Middle managers generally guide the day-to-day activities of the organization and administer top-level strategy. Low-level managers and laborers put strategy into action and perform the specific tasks necessary to keep the organization operating.

Organizations also divide labor horizontally by defining task groups, or departments, and assigning workers with applicable skills to those groups. Line units perform the basic functions of the business, while staff units support line units with expertise and services. In general, line units focus on supply, production, and distribution, while staff units deal mostly with internal operations and controls or public relations efforts.

Decision-making structures, the second basic organizational characteristic, are used to organize authority. These structures vary from operation to operation in their degree of centralization and decentralization. Centralized decision structures are referred to as "tall"

organizations because important decisions usually emanate from a high level and are passed down through several channels until they reach the lower end of the hierarchy. Conversely, flat organizations, which have decentralized decision-making structures, employ only a few hierarchical levels. Such organizations are typically guided by a management philosophy that is favorably disposed toward some form of employee empowerment and individual autonomy.

A formalized system of rules and policies is the third standard organizational characteristic. Rules, policies, and procedures serve as templates of managerial guidance in all sectors of organizational production and behavior. They may document the most efficient means of accomplishing a task or provide standards for rewarding workers. Formalized rules provide managers with more time to spend on other problems and opportunities and help ensure that an organization's various subsystems are working in concert.

Thus, organizations can be categorized as informal or formal, depending on the degree of formalization of rules within their structures. In formal organizations, management has determined that a comparatively impersonal relationship between individuals and the company for which they work is viewed as the best environment for achieving organizational goals. Subordinates have less influence over the process in which they participate, with their duties more clearly defined.

In informal organizations individuals are more likely to adopt patterns of behavior that are influenced by a number of social and personal factors. Changes in the organization are less often the result of authoritative dictate and more often an outcome of collective agreement by members. Informal organizations tend to be more flexible and more reactive to outside influences. Critics contend that such arrangements may also diminish the ability of top managers to effect rapid change.

EFFECTIVENESS APPROACHES

A key component of organization theory is improvement. Executives and managers are interested in organizational theory primarily as a means to increase overall company effectiveness. To further this goal, theorists have devised different effectiveness approaches for testing and improving organizations.

Traditional effectiveness approaches include examinations of goals, system resources, and internal processes. Goal approaches deal primarily with output, and and deal with the operations of the organization. If output does not meet goals, then the organization needs to change either its operations or its goals in order to stabilize. System resource approaches focus on the beginning of the organization's process and study whether they are receiving

resources like supplies or information in the most effective ways possible. This includes the ability to fill a need in the organization's market, to read market events correctly, to change based on market or industry data, and to maintain daily processes correctly.

Internal process approaches, the third type of traditional effectiveness approach, are the most popular in organization theory. These deal with work climate and corporate culture. Internal process approaches look for ways to improve team spirit, build confidence, and streamline the decision-making process so that decisions are made by those with immediate possession of the necessary facts and perspective. This includes most interactions among the different organization parts and what type of reward system the organization uses.

Contemporary effectiveness approaches tend to focus on specific goals for the organization. For instance, the stakeholder approach concentrates on delivering results and profit to company stakeholders. The satisfaction of the stakeholder is held as the most important goal, and activities throughout the organization are tailored to meet these stakeholder goals. Another popular contemporary approach is the competing values model, which looks at different organizational models (such as open system, rational goal, internal process, and others) and compares them to the specific organization to see what elements of each model can increase effectiveness.

TRENDS IN ORGANIZATIONAL THEORY

Current trends in business have been influenced by the continuing focus on Theory Y and open-system organization theory, including hybrid models such as theory Z, which incorporates detail-oriented management practices from Japan designed to increase efficiency and productivity. Organizational structures have become increasingly organic, with great emphasis on both self-sufficiency in employees and interconnectivity when it comes to community, industry, and business markets.

Today it is widely assumed that there is no best organizational structure. Theorists instead advise that a business choose its organization based on its own particular situation. A business should examine variables such as size, technology, and local environment before it assumes a particular organizational structure will work. Size will dictate whether a business should have a centralized concentration or power or decentralized, autonomous sections, along with frequency of delegation.

STAGES OF SMALL BUSINESS GROWTH

Small business can be divided into five different stages of growth, each of which is marked by key organizational changes that define a growing business. Rather than resist these changes, a small business should be aware of how growth will affect structure and be prepared to incorporate these changes for maximum effectiveness.

Stage One: Existence. In this first stage, the small business is mostly concerned with basic activities. It is trying to gain enough customers to make a profit and increase its client base to form a reliable stream of revenue. The business is primarily concerned with making enough money to manage basic processes. The organizational system is very simple: the business owner knows the most about the business and gives direct orders to subordinates. There is very little formal planning and all important tasks are conducted by the owner.

Stage Two: Survival. In the survival stage, a business has created a customer base large enough to depend on for survival and the chief problem becomes revenue management. Does the business have enough revenue to cover its expenses? Does it need to increase sales in a particular area, or cut out expenses once thought necessary? Growth is considered, but keeping current systems running is typically more important. During this stage organization is still simple, but generally there are more layers of management, such as a sales manager or supervisor who gives instruction to employees. Decisions are still made primarily by the owner, but the owner is not as independent as in the existence stage. System development is concerned with cash forecasting, but there are not usually many complicated systems put into place at this stage.

Stage Three: Success. When a small business makes it to the success stage, it has enough profit to consider other activities. At this point, the small business undergoes an important choice. Either the owner disengages, and the business is run for stability and the generation of consistent revenue, or the business is consolidated and prepared for expansion. If the owner disengages, the organization will probably contain several functional managers overseeing specific areas of activity, but no more than one layer of management. There are also most likely professional staff with talents for accounting, production, marketing, or other areas for which the company needs competent specialists. Operational budgets are created by the owner and managers, and strategies center around maintaining current business conditions.

If the owner chooses to pursue growth, the organization will undergo key changes in preparation for expansion. Managers may still be in a single layer and functional in nature, but the owner will tend to make more careful decisions in the types of manager hired to ensure that they are talented and capable of managing larger processes and groups of employees. Operational planning is largely untouched, but strategic planning becomes vital and takes most of the owner's time.

Stage Four: Take-Off. In this stage, the small business is concerned with rapid growth and financing the changes that must take place during that growth. The owner typically learns to embrace delegation and may bring in additional managers and assistants to delegate to. (Success often depends on the attitude behind the delegation.) Cash flow becomes very important, and in order to increase efficiency the organization is typically broken up into separate divisions, decentralized into areas such as sales and production. These departments are headed by key managers who have an autonomy and responsibility unlike managers in previous stages of growth. Organizational planning becomes comprehensive, and input is spread out between the key managers and the owner. Both strategic and operational planning are vital, and new types of knowledge and training are introduced.

Stage Five: Resource Maturity. In this stage the small business enters a balancing act where the flexibility and spirit of the small organization are offset by the consolidation and control necessary to manage the business's new size and income. At this point, the owner has often sold the company or reliquished control to dependable managers, and is separate from the business. Management is expanded to increase efficiency in the face of larger divisions, and upper level managers work to produce budgets, strategic plans, standard cost systems, objective-oriented work processes, and marketing strategies. Management is thoroughly decentralized and depends heavily on experience and talent of individual managers to continue effectiveness.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Borgatti, Stephen P. "Organizational Theory: Determinants of Structure." *AnalyticTech*. October 2001.

Churchill, Neil C., and Virginia L. Lewis. "The Five Stages of Small Business Growth." *Harvard Business Review*. May 1983.

Daft, Richard L. *Organization Theory and Design.* 10th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Hatch, Mary Jo. Organization Theory: Modern, Symbolic, and Postmodern Perspectives. 2d ed. New York: Oxford University Press, 2006.

Nickelson, Jack A., and Todd R. Zenger. "Being Efficiently Fickle: A Dynamic Theory of Organizational Choice." *Organizational Science*. September October 2002.

Pfeffer, Jeffrey. New Directions for Organization Theory: Problems and Prospects. New York: Oxford University Press, 1997.

Putnam, Linda L., and Fredrick M. Jablin. New Handbook of Organizational Communications: Advances in Theory, Research, and Methods. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2004

Wagner Tsukamoto, Sigmund. *Human Nature and Organization Theory.* Northampton, Mass.: Edward Elgar, 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

ORGANIZATIONAL BEHAVIOR

The study of organizational behavior is an academic discipline concerned with describing, understanding, predicting, and controlling human behavior in an organizational environment. Organizational behavior has evolved from early classical management theories into a complex school of thought, and it continues to change in response to the dynamic environment and proliferating corporate cultures in which today's businesses operate. Crafting an organization that functions as efficiently as possible is a difficult task. Understanding the behavior of a single person is a challenge. Understanding the behavior of a group of people, each one with a complex relationship with the others in the group, is an even more difficult undertaking. It is, however a worthy undertaking because ultimately the work of an organization is done through the behaviordriven actions of people, individually or collectively, on their own or in collaboration with technology.

In fact, in 2007 researchers at the University of Washington suggested that one bad worker can create problems for a whole organization, inhibiting teamwork and overall employee morale in a way that even positive workers cannot overcome. Since negative behaviors tend to outweigh or overshadow positive ones, a worker who is emotionally unstable or does not do his or her fair share can create a catalyst that drags the whole team down. Employers must thus recognize and deal with the problem quickly in order to ensure the continued success and optimal performance of all employees, and ultimately of the company as a whole.

THE BEHAVIORAL SCIENCES

Organizational behavior scientists study four primary areas of behavioral science: individual behavior, group behavior, organizational structure, and organizational processes. They investigate many facets of these areas, such as personality and perception, attitudes and job satisfaction, group dynamics, politics and the role of leadership in the organization, job design, the impact of stress on work, decision-making processes, the communications chain, and company cultures and climates. They use a variety of techniques and approaches to evaluate each of these elements and its impact on individuals, groups, and organizational efficiency and effectiveness. The behavioral sciences have provided the basic framework and principles for the field of organizational behavior. Each behavioral science discipline provides a slightly different focus, analytical framework, and theme for helping managers answer questions about themselves, nonmanagers, and environmental forces.

In regard to individuals and groups, researchers try to determine why people behave the way they do. They have developed a variety of models designed to explain individuals' behavior. They investigate the factors that influence personality development, including genetic, situational, environmental, cultural, and social factors. Researchers also examine various personality types and their impact on business and other organizations. One of the primary tools utilized by organizational behavior researchers in these and other areas of study is the job satisfaction study. These tools are used not only to measure job satisfaction in such tangible areas as pay, benefits, promotional opportunities, and working conditions, but also to gauge how individual and group behavior patterns influence corporate culture, both positively and negatively.

Ray Williams of the *National Post* reported in 2010 that in recent years there has been a shift in the field of organizational behavior studies, with a newfound emphasis on looking for positive qualities and enhancing a positive work environment. This is an alternative to more traditional organizational structure studies and models, which tended to focus on identifying weaknesses or problems within the corporation. Williams cites several experts, all of whom suggest conducting behavioral research that emphasizes positive emotions, views employees as assets instead of costs, and broadens the horizon of behavioral studies from a focus on efficiency only.

ORGANIZATIONAL BEHAVIOR AND CORPORATE CULTURE

The terms "corporate culture" and "organizational behavior" are sometimes used interchangeably, but there are differences between the two. Corporate culture encompasses the shared values, attitudes, standards, and beliefs and other characteristics that define an organization's operating philosophy. Organizational behavior, meanwhile, can be understood in some ways as the academic study of corporate culture and its various elements, as well as other important components of behavior such as organization structure and organization processes. Organizational behavior is the field of study that draws on theory, methods, and principles from various disciplines to learn about *individual* perceptions, values, learning capacities, and actions while working in *groups* and within the total *organization*. This field of study also analyzes the external environment's effect on the organization and its human resources, missions, objectives, and strategies. Therefore, managers need to develop diagnostic skills and be trained to identify conditions symptomatic of a problem requiring further attention. The problems to watch for include declining profits, declining quantity or quality of work, increases in absenteeism or tardiness, and negative employee attitudes. Each of these problems is an issue of organizational behavior.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Stephanie. "Water Cooler Wisdom: How to Make Employees Who Share Knowledge Around the Water Cooler into a Community of Practice." *Training*. August 2005.

Connors, Roger, and Tom Smith. "Benchmarking Cultural Transition." *Journal of Business Strategy*. May 2000.

Gardner, Nancy. "Rotten to the Core: How Workplace 'Bad Apples' Spoil Barrels of Good Employees." *University of Washington News.* 12 February 2007. Available from http://uwnews.washington.edu/ni/article.asp?articleID=30464. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Greenberg, Jerald, ed. Organizational Behavior: The State of the Science. 2d ed. Mahwah, N.J.: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2003.

Humphrey, Stephen. "Jam Science: Improvisation Is Essential for Good Jazz and a Great Tool for Effective Teams." CMA Management. May 2004.

Karriker, Joy H. "Cyclical Group Development and Interaction Based Leadership Emergence in Autonomous Teams: An integrated Model." *Journal of Leadership and Organizational* Studies. Summer 2005.

Locke, Edwin A., ed. *Handbook of Principles of Organizational Behavior*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Miner, John B. Organizational Behavior: Foundations, Theories, and Analyses. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.

Punnett, Betty Jane. *International Perspectives on Organizational Behavior and Human Resource Management.* 2d ed. Armonk: N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2009.

Willging, Paul R. "It's All About Leading and Managing People." *Nursing Homes*. March 2005.

Williams, Ray. "It's Time to Focus on Positive Organizational Behavior." *National Post.* 15 January 2010. Available from: http://www.financialpost.com/m/blog.html?b=fpposted& e=it s time to focus on positive organizational behavior& s=Blogs&p=3. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORGANIZATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Organizational development (OD) encompasses the actions involved with applying the study of behavioral science to organizational change. It covers a wide array of theories, processes, and activities, all of which are oriented toward the goal of improving individual organizations. Generally speaking, however, OD differs from traditional organizational change techniques in that it typically embraces a more holistic approach that is aimed at transforming thought and behavior throughout an enterprise. Definitions of OD abound, but they are all predicated on the notion of improving organizational performance through proactive techniques and activities. It is also worth noting that organizational development, though concerned with improving workforce performance, should not be mistaken for human resource development. "Organization development is the planned process of developing an organization to be more effective in accomplishing its desired goals,"

wrote Rima Shaffer in *Principles of Organization Development*. "It is distinguished from human resource development in that HRD focuses on the personal growth of individuals within organizations, while OD focuses on developing the structures, systems, and processes within the organization to improve organizational effectiveness."

ORGANIZATIONAL DEVELOPMENT BASICS

Although the field of OD is broad, it can be differentiated from other systems of organizational change by its emphasis on process rather than problems. Indeed, traditional group change systems have focused on identifying problems in an organization and then trying to alter the behavior that creates the problem. OD initiatives focus on identifying the behavioral interactions and patterns that cause and sustain problems. Then, rather than simply changing isolated behaviors, the OD process aims at creating a behaviorally healthy organization that will naturally anticipate and prevent problems.

Organizational development programs can be used to increase effectiveness and employee morale in a number of ways. For example, Professor Richard Lutz of Quinnipiac University suggests that organizational development may be an essential tool for helping employees fully to understand and embrace customer relations management (CRM). Lutz argues that customer relations management depends on full cooperation from all employees, since they often serve as the first line of contact with customers. He suggests that, through organizational development programs, employees and managers can be better educated on the importance of widespread acceptance of CRM and that team-building activities through OD can increase the exercise of positive customer relationships management efforts on a company-wide level.

OD programs usually share several basic characteristics. First, they are considered long-term efforts of at least 1 to 3 years in most cases. Second, OD stresses collaborative management, whereby managers and employees at different levels of the hierarchy cooperate to solve problems. Third, OD recognizes that every organization is unique and that the same solutions cannot simply be applied at any company. This assumption is reflected in an OD focus on research and feedback. Fourth, OD programs emphasize the value of teamwork and small groups. In fact, most OD systems use small teams, or even individuals, as a vehicle to implement broad organizational changes.

The catalyst, whether a group or individual, that facilitates the OD process is known as the "change agent." Change agents are often outside consultants with experience managing OD programs, although companies sometimes utilize inside managers. The advantage of bringing in outside OD consultants is that they can provide a different

perspective and have a less subjective view of the organization's problems and needs. The primary drawback associated with outside change agents is that they may lack an in-depth understanding of key issues particular to the company. In addition, outside change agents may have trouble securing the trust and cooperation of key players in the organization. For these reasons, some companies employ an external-internal team approach, which seeks to combine the advantages of internal and external change agents while minimizing the drawbacks associated with the two approaches.

MANAGING CHANGE THROUGH ORGANIZATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Organizational development initiatives do not automatically succeed. The benefits of effective OD programs are myriad, as many executives, managers, and business owners will attest. However, as with any undertaking, an OD intervention that is pursued in a sloppy, half-hearted, or otherwise faulty manner is far less likely to bring about meaningful change than one that is carried out with the full support of the people involved. The following list presents conditions that should be present as a part of any OD intervention in order to maximize the likelihood of a successful outcome.

- All those involved in the process need to be genuinely and visibly committed to the effort.
- People involved in OD should be informed in advance of the nature of the intervention and the role they will be expected to play in the process.
- The OD effort has to be connected to other parts of the organization.
- The effort has to be directed by appropriate managers and guided by change agents (which, if used, must be competent).
- The intervention should be based on accurate diagnosis of organizational conditions.
- Owners and managers should show their commitment to OD at all stages of the effort, including the diagnosis, implementation, and evaluation.
- Evaluation is key to success and should consist of more than asking people how they felt about the effort.
- Owners and managers need to show employees how the OD effort relates to the organization's goals and overriding mission.

IMPLEMENTING OD PROGRAMS

OD efforts basically entail two groups of activities: "action research" and "interventions." Action research is a process of systematically collecting data on a specific organization,

feeding them back for action planning, and evaluating results. Data gathering techniques include everything from surveys and questionnaires to interviews, collages, drawings, and tests. The data are often evaluated and interpreted using advanced statistical analysis techniques.

OD interventions are plans or programs made up of specific activities designed to effect change in some facet of an organization. According to Malika Amin of Alembic Limited, "OD interventions have become critical for an organisation. It enables the company to align employees' contribution towards the business objectives, and thereby, enhances overall efficiency through output." Numerous interventions have been developed over the years to address different problems or create various results. However, they all are geared toward the goal of improving the entire organization through change. In general, organizations that wish to achieve a high degree of organizational change will employ a full range of interventions, including those designed to transform individual and group behavior and attitudes. Entities attempting smaller changes will stop short of those goals, applying interventions targeted primarily at operating policies, management structures, worker skills, or personnel policies. Typically, organizational development programs will simultaneously integrate more than one of these interventions. A few of the more popular interventions are briefly described below.

Interpersonal Interventions. Interpersonal interventions in an OD program are designed to enhance individual skills, knowledge, and effectiveness. This type of program utilizes group dynamics by gathering individuals together in loosely structured meetings. Subject matter is determined by the group, within the context of basic goals stipulated by a facilitator. As group members try to exert structure on fellow members, group members gain a greater awareness of their own and other's feelings, motivations, and behaviors. Other types of interpersonal interventions include those designed to improve the performance review process, create better training programs, help workers identify their true wants and set complementary career goals, and resolve conflict.

Group Interventions. OD group interventions are designed to help teams and groups within organizations become more effective. Such interventions usually assume that the most effective groups communicate well, facilitate a healthy balance between both personal and group needs, and function by consensus as opposed to autocracy or majority rule.

Group diagnostic interventions are meetings wherein members of a team analyze their unit's performance, ask questions about what the team needs to do to improve, and discuss potential solutions to problems. The benefit of such interventions is that members often communicate problems of which their co-workers are unaware. Ideally,

such communication will spur problem solving and improved group dynamics.

Role analysis technique (RAT) is used to help employees get a better grasp on their role in an organization. In the first step of a RAT intervention, people define their perception of their role and contribution to the overall company effort in front of a group of co-workers. Group members then provide feedback to more clearly define the role. In the second phase, the individual and the group examine ways in which the employee relies on others in the company, and how they define his or her expectations. RAT interventions help people to reduce role confusion, which can result in either conflict or the perception that some people are not doing their job. A popular intervention similar to RAT is responsibility charting, which utilizes a matrix system to assign decision and task responsibilities.

Intergroup Interventions. Intergroup interventions are integrated into OD programs to facilitate cooperation and efficiency between different groups within an organization. For instance, departmental interaction often deteriorates in larger organizations as different units battle for limited resources or become detached from the needs of other units.

Conflict resolution meetings are one common intergroup intervention. First, different group leaders are brought together to secure their commitment to the intervention. Next, the teams meet separately to make a list of their feelings about the other group(s). Then the groups meet and share their lists. Finally, the teams meet to discuss the problems and to try to develop solutions that will help both parties. This type of intervention, say supporters, helps to gradually diffuse tension between groups that has arisen because of faulty communication.

OD joint activity interventions involve melding members of different groups to work together toward a common goal. Similarly, common enemy interventions achieve the same results by finding an adversary common to two or more groups and then getting members of the groups to work together to overcome the threat. Examples of common enemies targeted in such programs include competitors, government regulation, and economic conditions.

Comprehensive Interventions. OD comprehensive interventions are used to create change directly throughout an entire organization, rather than focusing on organizational change through subgroup interventions. One of the most popular comprehensive interventions is survey feedback. This technique basically entails surveying employee attitudes at all levels of the company and then disseminating a report that details those findings. The employees then use the data in feedback sessions to

create solutions to perceived problems. A number of questionnaires have been developed specifically for such interventions.

Structural change interventions are used by OD change agents to implement organizational alterations related to departmentalization, management hierarchy, work policies, compensation and benefit incentives programs, and other cornerstones of the business. Often, the implemented changes emanate from feedback from other interventions. One benefit of change interventions is that companies can often realize an immediate and very significant impact in productivity and profitability (provided the changes are warranted and implemented appropriately).

Sociotechnical system design interventions are similar to structural change techniques, but they typically emphasize the reorganization of work teams. The basic goal is to create independent groups throughout the company that supervise themselves. This administration may include such aspects as monitoring quality or disciplining team members. The theoretic benefit of sociotechnical system design interventions is that worker and group productivity and quality is increased because workers have more control over (and subsequent satisfaction from) the process in which they participate.

A fourth OD intervention that became extremely popular during the 1980s and early 1990s is total quality management (TQM). TQM interventions utilize established quality techniques and programs that emphasize quality processes, rather than achieving quality by inspecting products and services after processes have been completed. W. Edwards Deming, an expert on TQM, noted that the process of using the practice to transform a company is typically long and can be difficult. Klaas D. Boer, a consultant based in the Netherlands, has a fourteen-step list for success for TQM. This list includes:

- Creating consistency of purpose
- Accepting responsibility
- Ending the emphasis on after-the-fact investigation
- Focusing on factors other than price but simultaneously improving production systems to cut costs
- Training individuals on the job
- Having clear leadership that does not use fear to motivate
- Breaking down barriers between departments
- Eliminating slogans and quotas and helping people to be proud of their work
- Instituting self-improvement programs and helping everyone in the company to work together

The important concept of continuous improvement embodied by TQM has carried over into other OD interventions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Allen, Stephanie. "Water Cooler Wisdom: How to Make Employees who Share Knowledge Around the Water Cooler into a Community of Practice." *Training*. August 2005.
- Dobrianski, John. "Critical Issues in Organizational Development." Contract Management. April 2005.
- Golembiewski, Robert T. *Ironies in Organizational Development*. 2d ed. New York: Marcel Dekker, 2003.
- Greenberg, Jerald, ed. *Organizational Behavior: The State of the Science.* Mahwah, N.J.: Lawrence Erlbaum, 2003.
- Holbrook, Tish. "Total Quality Management Is Success Tool." *Dispatch Online.* 1 October 2008. Available from: http://www.dispatch.co.za/article.aspx?id=254938. Retrieved April 3, 2010.
- Humphrey, Stephen. "Jam Science: Improvisation Is Essential for Good Jazz and a Great Tool for Effective Teams." *CMA Management*. May 2004.
- Karriker, Joy H. "Cyclical Group Development and Interaction Based Leadership Emergence in Autonomous Teams: An integrated Model." Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies. Summer 2005.
- Locke, Edwin A., ed. *Handbook of Principles of Organizational Behavior*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Lutz, Richard. "Organizational Development Can Increase CRM Performance." CRM Magazine. 10 August 2007. Available from: http://www.destinationcrm.com/Articles/Web Exclusives/ Viewpoints/Organizational Development Can Increase CRM Performance 41779.aspx. Retrieved April 2, 2010.
- Miner, John B. Organizational Behavior: Foundations, Theories, and Analyses. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- Punnett, Betty Jane. International Perspectives on Organizational Behavior and Human Resource Management. 2d ed. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2009.
- Recardo, Ronald J. "Best Practices in Organizations Experiencing Extensive and Rapid Change." *National Productivity Review*. Summer 2000.
- Shaffer, Rima. *Principles of Organization Development*. American Society for Training and Development, 2000.
- Vembu, Renuka. "Organization Development Through People Initiatives." *Express Pharma*. 31 December 2007. Available from: http://www.expresspharmaonline.com/20071231/pharmalife01.shtml. Retrieved April 3, 2010.
- Willging, Paul R. "It's All About Leading and Managing People." *Nursing Homes*. March 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORGANIZATIONAL GROWTH

Growth is something for which most companies strive, regardless of their size. Small firms want to get big and big firms want to get bigger. Indeed, companies have to

grow at least a bit every year in order to accommodate the increased expenses that develop over time. With the passage of time, salaries increase and the costs of employment benefits rise as well. Even if no other company expenses rise, these two cost areas almost always increase over time. It is not always possible to pass along these increased costs to customers and clients in the form of higher prices. Consequently, growth must occur if the business wishes to surivive in the long run.

Organizational growth has the potential to provide small businesses with a myriad of benefits, including things like greater efficiencies from economies of scale, increased power, a greater ability to withstand market fluctuations, an increased survival rate, greater profits, and increased prestige for organizational members. Many small firms desire growth because it is seen generally as a sign of success and progress. Organizational growth is, in fact, used as one indicator of effectiveness for small businesses and is a fundamental concern of many practicing managers.

Organizational growth, however, means different things to different organizations. There are many parameters a company may use to measure its growth. Since the ultimate goal of most companies is profitability, most companies will measure their growth in terms of net profit, revenue, and other financial data. Other business owners may use one of the following criteria for assessing their growth: sales, number of employees, physical expansion, success of a product line, or increased market share. Ultimately, success and growth will be gauged by how well a firm does relative to the goals it has set for itself.

WAYS IN WHICH ORGANIZATIONS ACHIEVE GROWTH

Many academic models have been created that depict possible growth stages or directions of a company. Six of the most commonly used methods for creating organizational growth within a small business are discussed below.

Joint Venture/Alliance. This strategy is particularly effective for smaller firms with limited resources, many of whom have been turning to joint ventures to expand in light of the tight credit market and global credit crunch in 2009. According to Bruce Walker, head of corporate finance for KPMG in Scotland, more than 1,759 joint venture deals were reported in 2007 worldwide, which was more than double the 2004 figure of 810 registered joint ventures. Such partnerships can help small business secure the resources they need to grapple with rapid changes in demand, supply, competition, and other factors. Forming joint ventures or alliances gives all companies involved the flexibility to move on to different projects upon completion of the first, or restructure agreements to continue working together. Subcontracting,

which allows firms to concentrate on those aspects of their business that they do best, is sometimes defined as a type of alliance arrangement (albeit one in which the parties involved generally wield differing levels of power). Joint ventures and other business alliances can inject partners with new ideas, access to new technologies, new approaches, and new markets, all of which can help the involved businesses to grow. Indeed, establishing joint ventures with overseas firms has been hailed as one of the most potentially rewarding ways for companies to expand their operations. Finally, some firms realize growth by acquiring other companies.

Licensing. A firm may wish to expand and grow by licensing its most advanced technology. This course of action is often recommended to firms with their own proprietary technologies because competitors will likely copy whatever a company develops at some point. Licensing is one method that can be used to maximize the benefit that a firm can gain from its technology. It is also a way to gain the resource to fund future research and development efforts.

Sell Off Old Winners. Some organizations engaged in a concerted effort to grow divest themselves of mature "cash cow" operations to focus on new and innovative lines of products or services. This option may sound contradictory, but analysts note that businesses can command top prices for such tried and true assets. An addendum to this line of thinking is the divestment of older technology or products. Emerging markets in Latin America and Eastern Europe, for instance, have been favorite places for companies to sell products or technology that no longer attract high levels of interest in the United States. These markets may not yet be able to afford large quantities of state-of-the-art goods, but they can still benefit from older models.

New Markets. Some businesses are able to secure significant organizational growth by tapping into new markets. Creating additional demand for a firm's product or service, especially in a market where competition has yet to fully develop, can spur phenomenal growth for a small company, although the competitive vacuum will generally close very quickly in these instances. In the last ten years, many small firms have turned to an online marketing presence as a tool for reaching beyond their traditional markets. For those who do not yet market and sell online, this is one area that may be explored. In addition, with an increasingly global economy, marketing to emerging countries can be essential to rapid expansion. This is true in the early 2010s, as markets in Asia (such as China) experience rapid growth in comparison to more mature markets in Europe and North America.

New Product Development. Creation of new products or services is a primary method by which companies

grow. Indeed, new product development is the linchpin of most organizations' growth strategies.

Outside Financing. Many small companies turn to outside financing sources to fund their expansion. Smaller private firms search for capital from banks, private investors, government agencies, or venture capital firms.

PROBLEMS ENCOUNTERED WITH ORGANIZATIONAL GROWTH

Organizational growth has obvious upsides. It spurs job creation. It creates a stimulating and exciting environment within a firm. It creates opportunities for the business founder and others in the company to become wealthy. Organizational growth also has downsides. When growth is too rapid, chaos can prevail. In such a situation a company may see increased sales but a drop in profits. A business may outgrow the skills of its leader, its employees, and its advisers. All those involved are likely to become stressed trying to keep up with the demands of expansion.

Small-business owners seeking to guide their organizations through periods of growth, whether that growth is dramatic or incremental, must plan to deal with both the upsides and downsides of growth. When a firm is small in size, the entrepreneur who founded it and usually serves as its primary strategic and operational leaders can often easily direct and monitor the various aspects of daily business. In such an environment, the business owner and founder understands the personalities within the firm, the relationships that each has with others in the company, as well as with suppliers and customers. Organizational growth, however, brings with it an inevitable dilution of that hands-on capability, while the complexity of various organizational tasks simultaneously increases. As small organizations grow, so to do the complexities of managing the organization. There are ways of reducing the complexity by delegating responsibility and installing better date systems, but there is no way of avoiding it altogether.

Most entrepreneurs who are fortunate enough to experience growth soon discover that success as a business owner does not mean they have arrived and can now sleep at night. Expanding a company does not just mean grappling with the same problems on a larger scale. It means understanding, adjusting to, and managing a whole new set of challenges. It often means building and managing a very different sort of business. Organizational growth almost always produces a company that is much more complex—one that needs a much more sophisticated management team and may well need a new infrastructure. Many companies have difficulties with this evolution, especially in the cases of rapid expansion. In a 2007 study conducted by Human Resource Planning Society (HRPS) in partnership with the Institute for Corporate Productivity (i4cp), two-thirds of human resources

professionals reported that human resources was not responding quickly enough to the strategic challenges that came with rapid growth in profits. In fact, the study suggested that unless the role of HR professionals expands to include a broader understanding of both customers and other departments within a growing company, HR professionals will continue to experience struggles with the increase in size and productivity of their organizations.

Organizational growth, then, may well require as much planning, effort, and work as did starting a company in the first place. Small-business owners face a dizzying array of organizational elements that have to be revised during a period of growth. Maintaining effective methods of communications with and between employees and departments, for example, become ever more important as the firm grows. Similarly, good human resource management practices, from hiring to training to empowerment, have to be implemented and maintained. Establishing and improving standard practices is often a key element of organizational growth as well. Indeed, a small business that undergoes a significant burst of growth will find its operations transformed in any number of ways. Often, it will be the owner's advance planning and management skills that will determine whether that growth is sustained, or whether internal constraints rein in that growth prematurely.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Boggs, Robert L. Honored Feathers of Wisdom: Attributes for Personal and Organizational Growth. Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2004.
- Bradley, Jane. "Joint Ventures 'Can Provide a Route to Business Growth." scotsman.com. 12 February 2008. Available from http://business.scotsman.com/economics/Joint ventures 39can provide a.3766497.jp. Retreived April 7, 2010.
- Coffman, Curt, and Gabriel Gonzalez Molina. Follow This Path: How the World's Greatest Organizations Drive Growth by Unleashing Human Potential. New York: Warner Business Books, 2002.
- Conner, Daryl R. "How to Create a Nimble Organization." National Productivity Review. Autumn 2000.
- Doh, Jonathan. "Why Business Schools Should Focus on Emerging Markets." *Buinsess Week*. 27 July 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/bschools/content/jul 2009/bs20090727 552599.htm. Retrieved April 6, 2010.
- Gould, Dwight. "Leading the Lead Generation Challenge With Online Marketing: Online Lead Generation Can Maximize Organizational Growth and Profitability from the National to the Local Level." *Franchising World.* February 2006.
- Lipton, Mark. Guiding Growth: How Vision Keeps Companies on Course. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 2003.
- Roberts, John. The Modern Firm: Organizational Design for Performance and Growth. New York: Oxford University Press, 2004.
- Treen, Doug. "Vanishing Walls." *Ivey Business Journal*. September 2000.

Vickers, Mark. "HR Struggles with Organizational Growth." American Management Association. 22 August 2007. Available from: http://www.amanet.org/training/articles/HR Struggles with Organizational Growth.aspx. Retrieved April 5, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ORGANIZATIONAL LIFE CYCLE

Historians and academics have observed that organizations, like living organisms, have life cycles. They are born (established or formed), they grow and develop, they reach maturity, they begin to decline and age, and finally, in many cases, they die. Study of the organizational life cycle (OLC) has resulted in various predictive models. These models, which have been a subject of considerable academic discussion, are linked to the study of organizational growth and development. Organizations at any stage of the life cycle are impacted by external environmental circumstances as well as internal factors. Products too have life cycles, a fact that has been long recognized by marketing and sales experts. It seems reasonable to conclude that organizations also have life cycles.

Students of this subject agree for the most part that predictable patterns can be seen when viewing the life span of a business organization. These patterns can be characterized by stages, often referred to as development stages. These development stages tend to be sequential, occur as a hierarchical progression that is not easily reversed, and involve a broad range of organizational activities and structures. The number of life cycle stages identified by any particular researcher will differ from the finds of other researchers depending on the granularity of his or her study. Some analysts have delineated as many as ten different stages of an organizational life cycle, while others have flattened it down to as few as three stages. Most models, however, hold to a view that the organizational life cycle is comprised of four or five stages that can be summarized simply as start-up, growth, maturity, decline, and death (or revival).

THE OLC MODEL

Organizational life cycle is an important model because of its premise and its prescription. The model's premise is that requirements, opportunities, and threats both inside and outside the business firm will vary depending on the stage of development in which the firm finds itself. For example, threats in the start-up stage differ from those in the maturity stage. As the firm moves through the

developmental stages, changes in the nature and number of requirements, opportunities, and threats exert pressure for change on the business.

Organizations move from one stage to another because the fit between the organization and its environment is dynamic and ever-changing. The OLC model's prescription is that the firm's managers must change the goals, strategies, and strategy implementation devices to fit the new set of issues. Thus, different stages of the company's life cycle require alterations in the firm's objectives, strategies, managerial processes (planning, organizing, staffing, directing, controlling), technology, culture, and decision making.

Researchers traced changes in the organizational structure and managerial processes as the business proceeds through the growth stages. At birth, the firms exhibited a very simple organizational structure with authority centralized at the top of the hierarchy. As the firms grew, they adapted more sophisticated structures and decentralized authority to middle- and lower-level managers. At maturity, the firms demonstrated significantly more concern for internal efficiency and installed more control mechanisms and processes.

GROWTH PHASES

Many scholarly works focusing on organizational life cycles have been conceptual and hypothetical in content. One widely cited conceptual work was published in the Harvard Business Review in 1972 by L. Greiner. He used five growth phases: growth through creativity; growth through direction; growth through delegation; growth through coordination; and growth through collaboration. Each growth stage encompassed an evolutionary phase ("prolonged periods of growth where no major upheaval occurs in organization practices"), and a revolutionary phase ("periods of substantial turmoil in organization life"). The evolutionary phases were hypothesized to be about 4 to 8 years in length, while the revolutionary phases were characterized as the crisis phases. At the end of each one of the five growth stages listed above, Greiner hypothesized that an organizational crisis will occur, and that the business's ability to handle these crises will determine its future:

Phase 1 Growth through creativity eventually leads to a crisis of leadership. More sophisticated and more formalized management practices must be adopted. If the founders cannot or will not take on this responsibility, they must hire someone who can, and give this person significant authority.

Phase 2 Growth through direction eventually leads to a crisis of autonomy. Lower level managers must be given more authority if the organization is to continue to grow. The crisis involves top-level managers' reluctance to delegate authority.

Phase 3 Growth through delegation eventually leads to a crisis of control. This occurs when autonomous

employees who prefer to operate without interference from the rest of the organization clash with business owners and managers who perceive that they are losing control of a diversified company.

Phase 4 Growth through coordination eventually leads to a crisis of red tape. Coordination techniques such as product groups, formal planning processes, and corporate staff become, over time, a bureaucratic system that causes delays in decision making and a reduction in innovation.

Phase 5 Growth through collaboration, is characterized by the use of teams, a reduction in corporate staff, matrix-type structures, the simplification of formal systems, an increase in conferences and educational programs, and more sophisticated information systems. While Greiner did not formally delineate a crisis for this phase, he guessed that it might revolve around "the psychological saturation of employees who grow emotionally and physically exhausted by the intensity of teamwork and the heavy pressure for innovative solutions."

TRENDS IN OLC STUDY

While a number of business and management theorists in the early to mid-1900s alluded to developmental stages, Mason Haire's 1959 work *Modern Organization Theory* is generally recognized as one of the first studies that used a biological model for organizational growth and argued that organizational growth and development followed a regular sequence. The study of organizational life cycles intensified, and by the 1970s and 1980s it was well established as a key component of studying overall organizational behavior.

In more recent decades, the study of the organizational life cycle has been taken up by management consultants who provide advice for executives and entrepreneurs who wish to navigate organizational change successfully. Management-advice books relying on various versions of the OLC model proliferated during the 1990s and early twenty-first century. Titles such as Managing Corporate Lifecycles, Managing Change and Transition, The Change Cycle Handbook, and The Change Cycle: How People Can Survive and Thrive in Organizational Change, offer advice for organizations from small businesses to large corporations. These books focus on meeting the challenges of transitions from one cycle to another by handling the organizational crises that drive the organizational life cycle.

ORGANIZATION LIFE CYCLE AND THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

Entrepreneurs who are involved in the early stages of business creation are unlikely to become preoccupied with life cycle issues of decline and dissolution. Indeed, their concerns are apt to be in such areas as securing financing, establishing relationships with vendors and clients, preparing a physical location for business operations, and other aspects of business start-up that are integral to establishing and maintaining a viable firm. Basically, these firms are almost exclusively concerned with the very first stage of the organization life cycle. Small business enterprises that are well established, on the other hand, may find OLC studies more relevant. Indeed, many recent examinations of organization life cycles have analyzed ways in which businesses can prolong desired stages (growth, maturity) and forestall negative stages (decline, death).

Small-business owners and other organization leaders may explore a variety of options designed to influence the enterprise's life cycle, from new products to new markets to new management philosophies. After all, once a business begins to enter a decline phase, it is not inevitable that the company will continue to plummet into ultimate failure; many companies are able to reverse such slides (a development that is sometimes referred to as turning the OLC bell curve into an "S" curve). But entrepreneurs and managers should recognize that their business is always somewhere along the life cycle continuum, and that business success is often predicated on recognizing where the business is situated along that measuring stick and adopting strategies best suited to that position in the cycle.

SEE ALSO Business Cycles; Industry Life Cycle; Product Life Cycle.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adizes, Ichak. Managing Corporate Lifecycles: Founding Principles in the Management of the Arts. Carpinteria, Calif.: Adizes Institute Publications, 2004.

Fletcher, Douglas A., and Ian M. Taplin. "Organizational Evolution: The American Life Cycle." *National Productivity Review*. Autumn 2000.

Greiner, L. "Evolution and Revolution as Organizations Grow." *Harvard Business Review.* July August 1972. Available from: http://www.ils.unc.edu/daniel/131/cco4/Greiner.pdf. Retrieved March 30, 2010.

Lannes, William. *The Change Cycle Handbook*. New Orleans, La.: UNO Press, 2008.

Luecke, Richard. *Managing Change and Transition*. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business Press, 2003.

Masurel, Enno. "Life Cycle Characteristics of Small Professional Service Firms." *Journal of Small Business Management.* 1 July 2006.

Salerno, Ann, and Lillie Brock. *The Change Cycle: How People Can Survive and Thrive in Organizational Change.* San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 2008.

Shulman, Joel M., and Thomas T. Stalkamp. *Getting Bigger by Growing Smaller: A New Growth Model for Corporate America*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2004.

Van Batenburg, Greg. "How Does Your Business Grow? Many Shop Owners Scarcely Notice That There Are Four Stages to Their Business." growth." Motor Age. April 2003.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

An organizational structure defines the scope of acceptable behavior within an organization, its lines of authority and accountability, and to some extent the organization's relationship with its external environment. More specifically, it shows the pattern or arrangement of jobs and groups of jobs within an organization, yet it is more than an organizational chart. The organizational structure pertains to both reporting and operational relationships, provided they have some degree of permanence. The individual elements of an organizational structure typically include a variety of components that one may usefully see as building blocks: 1) departments or divisions; 2) management hierarchy; 3) rules, procedures, and goals; and 4) more temporary building blocks such as task forces or committees.

Ideally, organizational structures should be shaped and implemented for the primary purpose of facilitating the achievement of organizational goals in an efficient manner. Indeed, having a suitable organizational structure in place one that recognizes and addresses the various human and business realities of the company in question is a prerequisite for long-term success. Nonetheless, all too often organizational structures do not contribute positively to a company's performance. This is usually because the structure was allowed to grow somewhat organically and was not redesigned, as the company grew, so as to ensure that individuals and groups would continue to be maximally productive, efficient, flexible, and motivated. Small-business owners seeking to establish a beneficial organizational structure need to recognize that the process may be complex since this task is often left until a start-up organization has already been established. By then, a de facto structure exists and changing it will need to be done carefully so as not to alienate or frustrate key players.

In a 2010 article for the *Wall Street Journal*, Deepak Patel, chief executive of Aditya Birla Minacs in India, discussed how globalization and outsourcing will continue to change how modern businesses are organized. He wrote, "While it's a big decision for any company to outsource its processes, outsourcing is now altering the entire organizational structure. The opportunity is immense." Patel predicted that businesses will continue to focus on what they do best and outsource the rest, which will necessitate changes to the organizational structure of these companies.

Even large corporations that attempt to restructure or reorganize and implement a new or changed organizational structure may discover that simply announcing a new structure does not immediately result in actual change. Hierarchy is an important element of any organizational structure. The more levels of management that are present in an organization, the more hierarchical it is.

Organizational Structure

During the late 1990s and the first decade of the twentyfirst century it became fashionable to reduce the hierarchy in large corporations, and the trend was dubbed flattening the corporate structure. But, as Eileen Shapiro, a management consultant and author told Patrick J. Kiger in his article "Hidden Hierarchies," things are not always what they seem. "I've been inside a lot of companies that espouse flat organizational structures and self-management. But when you really start looking at how things actually work, you find that there is in fact a hierarchy one that is not explicit." Shapiro explains that most firms, regardless of style, do actually have a hierarchy, whether explicit or not, and that trying to reflect the true, functional hierarchy in the organizational structure will help prevent the hidden hierarchy phenomenon. It also prevents the misunderstandings that can arise when the explicit organizational structure does not match the actual, functional structure.

Cristóbal Conde, president and CEO of SunGard, discussed organizational structure in a 2010 interview in the *New York Times*. Conde asserted that the top-down management style emerged because "bosses either knew more or they had access to more information" than their employees. That is no longer the case. Information is now accessible to nearly everyone. Conde sees technologies such as e-mail and the Internet as tools that can be used to facilitate and enhance a flat organizational structure. Conde suggests that company leaders use these tools to promote collaboration and peer recognition, both of which are great motivators for employees.

KEYS TO ERECTING AN EFFECTIVE ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

All sorts of different organizational structures have been proven effective in contributing to business success. Some firms choose highly centralized, rigidly maintained structures, while others, perhaps even in the same industrial sector, develop decentralized, loose arrangements. Both of these organizational types can survive and even thrive. There is no one best way to design an organization or type of structure. Each depends upon the company involved, its needs and goals, and even the personalities of the individuals involved in the case of small businesses. The type of business in which an organization is involved is also a factor in designing an effective organizational structure. Organizations operate in different environments with different products, strategies, constraints, and opportunities, each of which may influence the design of an ideal organizational structure.

However, despite the wide variety of organizational structures that can be found in the business world, the successful ones tend to share certain characteristics. Indeed, business experts cite a number of characteristics that separate effective organizational structures from ineffective designs. Recognition of these factors is especially important for entrepreneurs and established small-business owners, since these individuals play such a pivotal role in determining the final layout of their enterprises.

As small-business owners weigh their various options in this realm, they should make sure that the following factors are taken into consideration:

- Relative strengths and weaknesses of various organizational forms.
- Legal advantages and disadvantages of organizational structure options.
- Advantages and drawbacks of departmentalization options.
- Likely growth patterns of the company.
- Reporting relationships that are currently in place.
- Reporting and authority relationships that owners hope will be implemented in the future.
- Optimum ratios of supervisors/managers to subordinates.
- Suitable level of autonomy/empowerment to be granted to employees at various levels of the organization (while still recognizing individual capacities for independent work).
- Structures that will produce greatest worker satisfaction.
- Structures that will produce optimum operational efficiency.

Once all these factors have been objectively examined and blended into an effective organizational structure, the small business owner will be in a position to pursue his or her business goals with a far greater likelihood of success.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bryant, Adam. "Protecting Structure? The Flatter, the Better." New York Times. 16 January 2010. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/17/business/17corner. html?scp=3&sq=organizational%20structure&st=cse. Retrieved March 31, 2010.

Day, George. "Aligning Organizational Structure to the Market." *Business Strategy Review*. Autumn 1999.

Kiger, Patrick J. "Hidden Hierarchies." Workforce Management. 27 February 2006.

Marinaccio, Michael J. Organizational Politics as Experienced in Different Organizational Structures. Saarbrücken, Germany: VDM Verlag, 2008.

Nickelson, Jack A., and Todd R. Zenger. "Being Efficiently Fickle: A Dynamic Theory of Organizational Choice." *Organizational Science*. September October 2002.

Patel, Deepak J. "The Virtualization of Businesses: Controlling More With Less." Wall Street Journal. 30 March 2010.

Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB127000 610703670209.html?mod=googlenews wsj. Retrieved March 31, 2010

"Thinking for a Living." *Economist.* 21 January 2006. Wagner Tsukamoto, Sigmund. *Human Nature and Organization Theory.* Northampton, Mass.: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2003.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ORIGINAL EQUIPMENT MANUFACTURER (OEM)

An original equipment manufacturer (OEM) makes equipment or components that are then marketed by its client, another manufacturer or a reseller, usually under that reseller's own name. An OEM may make complete devices or just certain components, either of which can then be configured by the reseller. An example of this relationship would be a large automobile manufacturer that uses an OEM's components in the production of the cars it makes and sells. Component parts, like a computer's processor, include items that go into the assembly of the final product. Other examples include CD-ROM drives included in personal computers, air bags in cars, and motors for appliances.

Originally OEM was an adjective only used to describe a company that produced items, usually hardware or component parts, to be marketed under another company's brand. Although this is still the norm, OEMs have begun in recent years to sell their products more widely and in some cases, directly to the public. Developments within the computer industry have played a role in this expansion. As people choose to upgrade their PCs with new parts, they often wish to do so by purchasing replacement parts that have been produced by the same manufacturer that made the originally installed item. The assumption in this case is that components and other processed items may work better or fit better if they come from the OEM. They are more likely to meet the original standards and product specifications established for the product. OEM parts can be contrasted to other replacement parts that may be referred to as "functionally equivalent" or "of like kind and quality."

OEM BRANDING

Today, many component parts and processed items have been the subject of branding efforts, and as such their names are often well known by consumers. In the past, these components were processed from raw materials and became part of a finished product without the consumer ever becoming aware of who made the component. In most cases, consumers did not care as long as the product worked as expected. But competition, largely within the computer hardware industry, has led to a change in this perception. Consumers who buy new computers or upgrade their existing systems may specify a new processor made by an OEM company that they respect or have experience with, such as Intel or AMD, and may request the processing power of the OEM's latest or most powerful release, such as Intel's Core i5 (released in 2010) or AMD's Athlon II series. Companies themselves may recommend specific OEMs for replacement parts. For example, General Motors recommends that consumers request Goodwrench parts when replacements are needed for a GM vehicle.

SETTING STANDARDS

Manufacturers must determine the quality and specify standards for components that go into their products. Some assembled products are not manufactured but put together from a variety of purchased component parts, like Dell computers. Some components may be custom made, requiring much teamwork between the engineering departments of both the buyer and the seller as well as management involvement in negotiating prices and other terms. In some industries, such as the automobile parts industry, there are associations of OEMs. These associations provide a forum for manufacturers to address standards and other issues of common concern.

Components are produced to accepted standards or specifications. Production personnel in the purchasing organization may specify quality. Because components become part of an organization's own product, quality is extremely important. The buyer's own name and entire marketing mix are at stake. Thus a buyer tries to buy from sources that help ensure a good product. In such a situation, a buyer may even find it attractive to develop a close partnership with a single supplier who is dedicated to the same objectives as the buyer and use this partner as a sole source supplier. As an example, Ford Motor Company forged a partnership with Firestone Tires. When the supplier's product was implicated in a series of accidents involving Ford sport utility vehicles, Ford took some responsibility for the problems and deaths that resulted.

If the co-branding and awareness of OEM manufacturers continues, more profitable replacement markets may develop for producers. Since component parts go into finished products, a replacement market often develops on its own. This after-market can be both large and very profitable. Car tires and batteries are two examples of components originally sold in the OEM market that become consumer products in the after-market. But because the target markets are different, different marketing

and overall strategies may be necessary for selling OEM parts directly to final consumers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brown, Michael. "The Winds of Change: Tracking Major Trends Impacting OEM Markets." Adhesive Age. December 2002.
Convey, Mary Christine. "CAPA Refines Generic Auto Parts Definitions." National Underwriter. 4 September 2000.
Original Equipment Suppliers Association. Web site. Available from: http://www.oesa.org/. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
Rayner, Bruce. "Some Industry Terms Need to Be Changed." Electronic Buyers' News. 27 November 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

OUTSOURCING

Outsourcing is the movement of a function inside a company to an entity outside it. Before the word came into widespread use, people talked about "farming" or "contracting" things out. The corresponding opposite to outsourcing is to "bring it in-house." When something is brought in-house, the implication is that it will now be done properly; the implication of outsourcing something is that now it will be done cheaply. The outsourcing of functions has never been popular (to make an understatement) with employees affected by the action inside a corporation. But the activity only achieved a strongly negative flavor in general when the outsourcing became "offshoring," meaning the shipment of jobs overseas. Until then a job might be outsourced but remained part of the U.S. economy; in its offshored form it signaled trade deficits and lost jobs. The domestic form of outsourcing has always tended to benefit small business: small business was and is, more often than not, the recipient of the jobs farmed out by the large corporations. The outsourcing of a function, in fact, has been and continues to be an opportunity for a group of employees to set themselves up in business.

Outsourcing is also widely practiced by small business but usually for slightly different reasons. Small companies do not have the scale to support full-fledged accounting, payroll, and computer systems staffs of their own. If their managers try to do these jobs as well, they have to work too many hours. These functions, therefore, are farmed out. So are, frequently, large but intermittent jobs.

The driving force behind outsourcing, narrowly viewed, has always been and continues to be the desire to lower costs although it has additional benefits. In times of shrinking economic activity, it easier to buy less of something or to eliminate buying something altogether than it is to lay off employees and to close depart-

ments. It is easier to shop an activity around when higher quality or greater speed is the objective than to get an internal supplier to change its behavior. Any manager of a small division in a large corporation whose main supplier is another and larger division knows how unresponsive the internal vendor can be. The external supplier, which, presumably, also has other clients, can be the source of interesting innovation.

A growing trend in outsourcing is the use of professional employer organizations (PEOs). PEOs are companies that facilitate oursourcing by hiring their client's employees to provide contract work for their original employer. As of 2008, there were about 700 PEOs operating in the United States. PEOs covered between two and three million workers and accounted for \$68 billion in revenues (up \$5 billion from 2007). Although some companies use PEOs, they have been associated with fraud and evasion, particularly because of a process known as SUTA arbitrage, or SUTA dumping. SUTA dumping takes place when an employer who pays a high state unemployment tax (SUTA) uses a PEO to have employees work through companies with lower SUTA rates. Despite the 2004 SUTA Dumping Protection act, signed into law by President George W. Bush, which was designed to eliminate this practice, federal law does not prohibit companies from using a PEO in order to pay lower SUTA rates.

Outsourcing also has its disadvantages, many of which are easily overlooked in the hurry of achieving the cost savings that appear to be possible. When a company simply stops making some product and begins to buy it from the outside and, furthermore, the product is widely available outsourcing is generally fairly advantageous. But if the outsourced "object" is some kind of function normally handled in-house by a company, problems can arise. First, a portion of the function must be retained inside to act as an interface with the supplier, and because of language and other issues, this interface may start to grow rather large. Second, control is lost by distance and the presence of an institutional barrier. Solving problems can become more costly and take more time. If the function is unique, the buyer is exposed to risk due to potential vendor failure; the vendor may grow surprisingly independent, find other clients, raise prices, and erase the cost benefits. As Roger Parloff reports in Fortune, some contract producers overseas may establish a "third shift" to produce the buyer's own product, but relabeled and rebranded, for sale in competition but at a lower price. Close observers of the outsourcing phenomenon like to emphasize reality: outsourcing is just the old contracting, and when, in addition, an ocean or a linguistic and cultural barrier is interposed, the initial cost advantage may disappear. Not surprisingly, as Business Week reports, Western companies are beginning to buy up overseas suppliers, thus "internalizing" again what they had "outsourced" before.

Outsourcing can also be defined as the transfer of specialized functions and the relocation of complete operations. When a business owner hires a payroll service to avoid spending weekends preparing payroll, he or she is transferring a specialized function, payroll. When a large corporation hires a company in India to provide over-the-phone tech support for computer and software installation, again a function has been transferred. But when a producer of bedsprings closes its U.S. factory and opens a factory in China, it has outsourced a complete operation.

Broad statistics are not available to measure which of these categories is more prevalent. What is clear is that computerization generally and the Internet specifically have produced a significant opportunity for the outsourcing of functions that require skills in symbol manipulation (thus engineering and technical functions) or linguistic skills that can be deployed by telephone. Data keying was an early activity outsourced, typically, to India, where knowledge of English is widespread. Engineering and technical support have gained share overseas; software engineering is growing, despite equally energetic growth in information technology (IT) employment in the United States; interpretation of medical and other lab results by distant experts is growing; and, most recently, legal research and brief preparation are gaining as an outsourced activity. Outsourcing, however, appears to be gaining ground across industries. As industry expert Mary Thomas noted, "Outsourcing statistics will tell you that the number of companies that are employing this strategy is increasing every year and the practice has now spread to industries that are not traditionally known to employ outsourcing."

BROAD FORCES AND TRENDS

At any point in time, outsourcing will tend to be defined by prevailing conditions in the structure of an industry, the national economy, and, currently, the global economy. Economies show a cyclic movement between centralization and decentralization driven by a mix of factors, including resources, technology, stage of development, confidence, and communications.

The cycle can be illustrated at the micro level by a process in which an enterprising contractor begins to build homes by working closely with small companies that specialize in concrete, carpentry, electrical work, plumbing, roofing, and so on. Gradually, to get ever better control, the contractor acquires little companies, hires his own craftsmen, and becomes a major building company that does its work exclusively with its own people. Many years later, during a prolonged recession in construction, the company may begin spinning off its functions until it

retains only a managerial core which, as at the beginning, works with independents.

During a centralization phase an enterprise favors vertical integration; during decentralization, it favors specialization. In the twenty-first century, with outsourcing common, the economy appears to have a decentralizing tendency; this movement had already manifested itself in the last quarter of the twentieth century. Large corporations are specializing in finance and technology and shedding the labor-intensive execution functions. This is possible, first, because human and other resources are widely available and differentially priced across the globe. Labor costs are very high at the center of the developed world and relatively low in the growing economies. Second, communications and global financial systems have matured so that overall control is relatively easier. Third, until the sudden shadow of terrorism appeared, stability reigned across much of the globe.

Outsourcing as an attractive mechanism to achieve strategic aims will continue until wage rates equalize across the globe assuming nothing else changes first. However, trends in energy, increasing international instability, and consequently rising anxieties may cause it to diminish in the future as popular reaction causes political action. However, as Thomas wrote in 2009, "In recent years, outsourcing has gone from being a hot trend to a standard in business... Now, even entrepreneurs and small business entities are taking advantage of the many benefits that hiring offshore companies and individuals brings."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Goodwin, Bill. "Outsourcing Users Taken by Surprise." Computer Weekly. 18 April 2006.

Kennedy, Robert E., and Ajay Sharma. The Services Shift: Seizing the Ultimate Offshore Opportunity. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: FT Press, 2009.

"More U.S. Workers Have IT Jobs Than Ever Before." Information Week. 24 April 2006.

National Association of Professional Employer Organizations (NAPEO). "What is a PEO?" Available from: http://www.napeo.org/peoindustry/industryfacts.cfm. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

"New Spin on Telework: Call Center Shift Could Mean Home Is Where the Job Is." *Employee Benefit News.* 1 May 2006.

"Off the Record: The Hidden Costs of Offshoring Saving Money South of the Border Can Be an Expensive Proposition." *InfoWorld.* 24 April 2006.

"Open Season On Outsources; More Western Giants Are Snapping Up Indian Companies That Specialize in Back Office Operations." *Business Week.* 17 April 2006.

Oshiri, Ilan, Julia Kotlarsky, and Leslie P. Willcocks. *The Handbook of Global Outsourcing and Offshoring*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2009.

Parloff, Roger. "Not Exactly Counterfeit." Fortune. 1 May 2006.Thomas, Mary. "Outsourcing Statistics What Figures Will Tell You." EzineArticles.com. 16 July 2009. Available from: http://

ezinearticles.com/?Outsourcing Statistics What Figures Will Tell You&id=2621948. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

"Understanding PEO Pricing: SUTA State Unemployment Taxes." *StaffMarket.com.* Available from: http://www.staffmarket.com/peo/pricing suta 2008.asp. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Mass Layoff Statistics." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/mls/ home.htm. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Wilson, Taylor H. "Outsourced Around the World in a Billable Hour." *Texas Lawyer.* 1 May 2006.

Zimmer, Matt. "Outsourcing: From Soup to Nuts or a la Carte?" *Club Management.* December 2004.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

OVERHEAD EXPENSE

Costs in a business are traditionally divided into operating and administrative categories. Both are necessary for the company, but operating costs are closely tied to specific products and services whereas administrative costs are incurred on behalf of the enterprise as a whole. This latter expense is sometimes referred to as "overhead."

The distinctions are most clearly visible in manufacturing operations where, for instance, the "factory" has its own warehouses and yards while the "headquarters" is located elsewhere. All of the costs associated with production itself, including engineering, warehousing, energy, maintenance, labor, and raw materials, are accounted for as operating expenses. Ideally the accounting systems are sufficiently developed for these costs to be subdivided by major product lines. Suppose that the company makes golf carts, four-wheeled recreational vehicles, and boats. Factory costs associated with each should then be available and, indeed, assignable down to each unit produced.

At the headquarters of the company administrative expenses are incurred. These include executives and staff salaries and fringes. Accruing in addition will be the costs of the buildings' rents and maintenance, outside services, expenditures on advertising and sales promotion, personnel, health programs, executive travel costs, and so on. Assume that the company has engineers at the factory but also engages two engineers to conduct research. The research function will be part of the administrative expense. Depreciation on all of the company's assets, all taxes paid, and all insurance carried will be part of administration and be accounted for as overhead. The money spent on these items or activities support all three of the major product lines together, not separately.

Given this definition of overhead as costs incurred to make something else possible it is clear that different

kinds of overhead will be incurred in a larger operation. The factory itself will have an overhead ("factory overhead"), namely the costs associated with factory management staffs and services. Sales office operations may have overhead costs associated with general supervision. The *general* overhead is that of the company's central management.

On a company's income statement, sales represent the incoming money and net profits after tax represent what is left over. Operating profit is an intermediate sum left over after production costs have been taken from sales. The difference between operating profit and net profit is another definition of overhead. It is the cost of "all else" after products are made and services have been delivered.

From this comes the concept of "overhead absorption," commonly used in service operations or in contracting. Where the chief cost of an operation is the salary of employees, companies often develop an "overhead rate" used as a multiplier of salaries. In bidding a job, managers first calculate costs based on the individuals who will do the work, the amount of time they will spend, travel expenses, and other necessary purchases. Then the managers apply an "overhead," usually by multiplying the initial estimate by some factor like 1.8. This means that every dollar of salaries paid to employees must absorb \$80 of overhead. Overhead rates are typically developed once a year and used thereafter. The obvious implication of an "overhead rate" is that the operation must sell enough staff time to absorb all of the overhead; only after that does the operation make a profit.

A somewhat analogous concept arises in charitable operations that spend money on fundraising. Here, ideally, as little of each collected dollar is deducted for the fundraising itself as possible, and as much as possible handed over for the actual charitable operation itself.

In successful companies and in good times there is a tendency for overhead to increase because the money is there and additional services provide better information, less stress, and more amenities. When the economy slows or a company runs into difficulties, it will first reduce its overhead by shedding nice-to-have but not-absolutely-necessary services. The public is often amazed that a company can keep on operating after letting so many people go. The hidden part of this process is that the public is unaware just how much "weight" the company had put on before forced to go on a diet.

The financial crises that began in 2008 forced many businesses to reevaluate how they do business and, in many cases, make major changes to accommodate the changing financial times. For some small businesses, one way to reduce overhead is to go from being a brick-and-mortar business to an online business. The money saved by not having a storefront can be substantial, and as customers

become more and more at ease with making purchases online, it can be a very successful business model.

SEE ALSO Activity-Based Costing; Product Costing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

George, Mark O. *The Lean Six Sigma Guide to Doing More With Less.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Heintz, James A., and Robert W. Parry. *College Accounting*. 20th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2010.

Moran, Caitlin. "Laurel Business Owner Hopes Sports Store Will be Safe at Home." *Gazette*. 1 April 2010. Available from: http://www.gazette.net/stories/04012010/laurnew104325 32554.php. Retrieved April 1, 2010.

Pratt, Shannon P. Valuing a Business. 5th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

Warren, Carl S., Philip E. Fess, and James M. Reeve. Accounting. 21st ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2004.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

OVERTIME

Overtime is work done by hourly employees beyond the regular work hours per week. Any work over 40 hours per week for an hourly worker is considered overtime. Overtime and overtime compensation are provided for under the federal Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 as amended. It is required under the FLSA that employers pay time-and-a-half to employees working more than 40 hours per week or 150 percent of the worker's salary for those hours exceeding the weekly average.

EXEMPT AND NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES

U.S. labor law distinguishes between "exempt" and "non-exempt" employees regarding overtime. Exempt employees do not have to be paid overtime if they work more than 40 hours a week. Members of this class of employee include workers "employed in a bona fide executive, administrative, or professional capacity (including any employee employed in the capacity of academic administrative personnel or teacher in elementary or secondary schools) or in the capacity of outside [salesperson]." The Department of Labor (DOL) Web site contains a complete list and description of exempt categories (www.dol.gov/compliance/guide/minwage.htm). Any worker employed in an exempt category who meets DOL salary and duty tests is exempt from receiving overtime pay regardless of the number of hours he or she works.

In some businesses, employees attend to a wide variety of tasks that may include a blend of "exempt"

and "nonexempt" duties. In these instances, their overtime status is dictated by their "primary duty" to their employer. Time spent on each task is an important but not decisive factor in determining exemption status. Instead, federal regulations dictate that the decisive factor is "the relative importance of the [exempt] duties as compared with other types of duties...and the relationship between [the employee's salary and the wages paid other employees for the kind of nonexempt work performed." For instance, the Code of Federal Regulations notes that "in some departments, or subdivisions of an establishment, an employee has broad responsibilities similar to those of the owner or manager of the establishment, but generally spends more than 50 percent of his time in production or sales work. While engaged in such work he supervises other employees, directs the work of warehouse and deliverymen, approves advertising, orders merchandise, handles customer complaints, authorizes payment of bills, or performs other management duties as the day-to-day operations require. He will be considered to have management as his primary duty." The Code of Federal Regulations also includes tests that can be used to determine the primary duties of other white-collar workers, including executives, professionals, computer programmers, and administrative personnel.

The DOL's definition of exempt labor is continuously evolving and being updated. For example, in 2004, the DOL updated the regulations defining exemptions for white-collar executive, administrative, and professional employees. The DOL's discussion of "Who is Covered" was also updated in September 2009 and then again in March 2010, when the DOL changed its position (announced in 2006) on the exempt status of mortgage loan officers as administrative employees.

DECIDING TO USE OVERTIME

Businesses with seasonal peaks, with quotas and deadlines, or with the possibility of rush orders, will at some point probably not be able to meet staffing needs with the regular hours worked by employees. It is at these crisis points that overtime becomes an invaluable tool for the employer.

Most business experts, however, counsel owners and managers to use overtime sparingly if possible. The ideal use of overtime is when employees are willing to work longer hours for increased pay, and the employer needs qualified, trained individuals who will not need excessive supervision while tackling an increased workload. An employer should not, however, rely on employees working many more hours per week routinely to make up for work not accomplished during the regular work week. If overtime becomes essential to the performance of a business, even during regular operating scenarios, there may be other factors, such as poor compensation, morale, or inadequate staffing levels, to be considered.

One serious consideration often cited in the routine use of overtime is the effect it can have on employees' regular production. Increased work hours during one period may lead to increased absenteeism during others, due to family commitments that were put off during "crunch" periods or to illness exacerbated by stress. Family conflicts are also a common consequence and manifest themselves in higher levels of stress, alcohol and drug use, and absenteeism. In addition, employee productivity during regular business hours often undergoes a major downturn after periods of extensive overtime.

All overtime should be authorized by a manager or supervisor, preferably in writing. Consideration should be given to tracking the work accomplished during overtime hours; this ensures that employees are continuing to be productive at the increased pay rate, even with the stress of longer hours and increased sales or other pressures. Tracking what work is done on overtime will also aid the owner or manager of a business to plan for staffing needs in the future.

ALTERNATIVES TO OVERTIME PAY

Because overtime can become very expensive and can sometimes be draining for regular employees, some businesses have embraced alternate plans of human resource management.

Expanding workforce size. The first determination to be made is whether the amount of overtime used throughout the year is enough to justify the hiring of additional staff. This step should be very carefully considered, however, because while overtime is expensive, so are the costs (salary, payroll taxes, social security, benefits) associated with hiring additional employees.

Temps. Another alternative to overtime is to utilize temporary workers. This can be done independently by the owner or manager, or through a temporary employment agency. Depending on the task (and how much training and supervision is required), the temporary employee can save businesses significant overtime expenses. This alternative can be particularly attractive if increased staffing needs are seasonal and predictable, so that temporary employees can be hired in advance.

Stock options. Many employers have begun offering their workers stock options as compensation in lieu of actual overtime pay. In 1999 employer rights to offer stock options were codified into law with the passage and signing of the Worker Economic Opportunity Act. This act amends the Fair Labor Standards Act to exclude profits from stock options or purchase plans from the calculation of nonexempt employee's overtime if various requirements are met (such as full disclosure of terms and voluntary participation). Supporters of this law contend that it allows employers to offer stock options as incentives to hourly workers while safeguarding employees

against businesses that might try to disseminate risky stock options in place of overtime pay.

EMPLOYEE REACTIONS TO OVERTIME

Many employees welcome the opportunity to augment their regular salaries with overtime pay. Some businesses can effectively use overtime as a kind of voluntary bonus: if the employees are willing to put in the added hours, they will be rewarded with increased pay. Because of the strong positive feelings many employees have about the opportunity to earn overtime pay, employers should carefully weigh the pros and cons of hiring temporary help; regular employees will recognize the loss of overtime, and morale may suffer, particularly if overtime has become an integral part of the business cycle.

However, the prevailing feeling among many business owners and executives is that employees are placing ever greater value on leisure and family time, and that they are willing to make some sacrifices in the realm of compensation in order to enjoy personal interests. In addition, analysts point out that families that have both parents in the workforce may not value overtime as much as employees of the past. Employers should remain sensitive to employees' needs and responsibilities outside of the workplace and should recognize that employees may not always be willing to volunteer for overtime.

Mandatory Overtime. In the medical field especially, affecting nurses particularly owing to shortages in this health care specialization, mandatory overtime is often imposed on employees. Hospitals like to staff 12-hour shifts with the consequence that work-day overtime (at minimum) becomes mandatory. This has led to stresses on the health care workforce as well as pushback by health care workers. As the American Nurses Association (ANA) points out, "Mandatory overtime is one of the many workplace issues that may be contributing to nurses leaving the workforce." The ANA includes mandatory overtime on its Nationwide State Legislative Agenda, and as of late 2009, fifteen states had restrictions on the use of mandatory overtime for nurses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

de Graaf, John. *Take Back Your Time: Fighting Overwork and Time Poverty in America.* San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 2003.

Golden, Lonnie, and Barbara Wiens Tuers. "Mandatory Overtime Work in the United States: Who, Where, and

Overtime Work in the United States: Who, Where, and What?" *Labor Studies Journal*. Spring 2005.

Hart, Robert. *The Economics of Overtime Working*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004.

Luna, Michael. "Bedside Nurses and Managers Speak Out on Mandatory Overtime." RN. January 2006.

"Mandatory Overtime." *Nursing World.* 23 November 2009. Available from: http://www.nursingworld.org/

- MainMenuCategories/ANAPoliticalPower/State/ StateLegislativeAgenda/MandatoryOvertime.aspx. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Wages and Hours Worked: Minimum Wage and Overtime Pay." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/compliance/guide/minwage.htm. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Wage and Hour Division. "Overtime Pay." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/whd/overtime pay.htm. Retrieved March 30, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 953

P

PACKAGING

Packaging is a vital industry for the paper, board, and plastic industries and is very important to the branding and advertising plans of all companies. As a process, packaging can either be incorporated into the production process or performed by a third party according to a company's specifications.

DEVELOPMENT

Packaging is nothing new and predates modern times, but the form it takes is a direct reflection of settlement patterns, the reach of the economy, food preservation technology, and the nature of the transportation system. Before the modern era took serious hold after World War I, only a few products were packaged. Canning dates back to the days of Napoleon, some of whose formations, marching into Russia in 1812, received canned goods in newly invented tin-lined metal cans. Other long-lasting products (often called long shelf-life products), like hard biscuits and cookies, were packaged; chocolates and candies came in fancy boxes as well. Perfumes were an early and highly visible packaged product. Paper packaging was used for perishable items, and wood pallet packaging for transportation is still used today.

During World War II, corrugated cardboard boxes began to take over bulk packaging. Milk moved from recyclable glass bottles to paper containers initially coated with wax and then, after the war, by hot melt plastics. Plastics saw an immense expansion in the 1950s and 1960s; polyethylene became a staple of flexible packaging, polyvinyl chloride (PVC) became a standard form of transparent packaging, and polyurethane foam plastics came to dominate a field that had once belong to pressed paper pulp. Composite

materials (laminates) became possible as a consequence of the emergence of high-performance adhesives. Packaging grew stronger, lighter, and easier to process by machine. Aluminum entered the beverage market as aluminum cans and also as easy-open closures for steel cans.

As mass production developed in the underlying materials, and forming and packaging machinery became ever more affordable, many products not heretofore packaged were now "shrink-wrapped" onto sheets of cardboard, bagged, and boxed. Due to the advances of printer technology and packaging materials, packaging and marketing began to merge.

By the 1970s packaging had reached maturity and has since evolved less dramatically and visibly. However, the underlying materials sciences are still producing ever better and ever more specialized and differentiated packaging. Packaging processes that improve the shelf life of products and produce are consistently being developed, and new trends in biodegradable and recycled packaging are increasing in popularity. The continuing evolution of packaging at a technical level serves as an indicator that, despite much hype about the package as a promotional vehicle, the predominant function of packaging in the economy is product protection first, convenience next. The consumer also values objective information. Functionally, the hype comes last.

PACKAGING BASICS

Packaging divides into bulk, product, and portion packaging. Bulk packaging takes the form of cardboard boxes (much more rarely crates) and the pallets that carry these; it is intended to protect and is rarely ever used to advertise

(except the maker of the box itself). Product packaging typically has two roles: protection and communication. The communication may be promotional, a service to the user (menus, preparation instructions), or a labeling requirement. The chief purpose of portion packaging is to deliver convenience, although branding also plays a significant role. A good producer must balance various aspects of a packaging system, including product protection, costs, marketing exploitability, and ease of production.

From the consumer's point of view, the ideal package will be easy to store, to open, and to close. It should be safe and include any applicable warnings. If instructions can be placed on the packaging instead of in a separate manual, the instructions should be clear and easy to read. Consumers use brand identifications to choose products, but their strongest interest is in objective information, and most types of products are required to have ingredient and material information listed on their packaging.

PACKAGING AS A BUSINESS FUNCTION

Packaging often involves aggregation of multiple units into one package. The optimal package cost for the right aggregate has to be priced properly to achieve desired volume while fitting vendors' shelf space. Product aesthetics must accommodate legal labeling requirements. Different modes of packaging will deliver higher and lower out-of-pocket costs but may produce harder-to-predict sales volumes.

These problems tend to sort out reasonably well because a great variety of analogous cases exist in the market to suggest which general model to follow. Packaging is a large and sophisticated industry, and the small-business owner will be able to identify both package designers and suppliers of packaging equipment easily enough. Designers typically know the equipment available; conversely, packaging equipment suppliers can recommend designers they work with routinely.

If the cost of a third-party packager is too high, a small business can choose to print its own labels for applicable products. This is a popular option for many starting businesses that have products that do not need extensive packaging and can be easily identified by labels. If a small business wishes to use barcodes for inventory purposes, it will need to invest in a bar code printer, scanner, and rights to specific barcode series, especially if the business has plans to sell through distributors later on in the company's growth. If bar codes are not needed, then only label printing hardware is needed.

There are several label options available to small businesses for both ink and label material. Inkjet and laser printers are the most popular, since they are widely available and can be customized to a number of various sizes. Laser printers are faster but tend to be more expen-

sive. Labeling materials range from simple coated paper to various plastic packaging options. Coated paper is cost effective but has low durability, while polypropylene plastic is much more resistant and can be printed with a variety of colors using high temperatures.

ECO FRIENDLY PACKING TRENDS

Eco-friendly packaging options, also known as sustainable packaging, has become increasingly popular as new techniques for recycling old packaging and making new types of biodegradable materials have improved. Small businesses can use these sustainable packaging techniques both to save money on more expensive forms of traditional packaging and improve their brand by incorporating environmentally friendly processes into their production system.

Sustainable packaging can be made either from recycled materials or paper products that break down easily without producing compounds that have been proven dangerous for the environment. Biodegradable packaging materials can be bought in bulk from "green" shipping and manufacturing companies. Plastic or Styrofoam packing materials can be replaced with cornstarch packing for shipping products. If the small business sells prepackaged food items, it may want to consider the growing trend of edible packaging, which are films designed to be eaten along with the food. Green packaged food is also often sold in biodegradable cartons made of sugarcane fiber or a similar plant-based material.

LABELING: UNITED STATES AND INTERNATIONAL

The Fair Packaging and Labeling Act of 1966 regulates packaging and labeling. The act requires that every product package specify on its "principal display label" that part of the label most likely to be seen by consumers the following information: 1) the product type; 2) the producer or processor's name and location; 3) the quantity (if applicable); and 4) the number and size of servings (if applicable). Furthermore, several restrictions apply to the way that the label is displayed. For example, mandatory copy required by the act must be in boldface type. Also, if the company is not listed in the telephone book, the manufacturer's or importer's street address must be displayed.

Foods, toys, drugs, cosmetics, furs, and textiles require special labeling. The label for edible products, for example, must provide sodium content if other nutritional information is also shown. Labels must also show ingredients, in descending order from the one of highest quantity to the one of least quantity. Certain food items, such as beef, may also be required to display qualitative "grade labels" or inspection labels. Likewise, "informative

labeling" may be required for products such as home appliances. Informative label requirements mandate information about use, care, performance capability, life expectancy, safety precautions, gas mileage, or other factors. Certain major home appliances must provide the estimated cost of running each make and model for 1 year at average utility rates.

Congress passed significant new labeling legislation, the Nutrition Labeling and Education Act of 1990, which was intended primarily to discourage misleading labeling related to health benefits of food items. Specifically, many package labels subjectively claimed that the contents were "low-fat," "high-fiber," or possessed some other health virtue when the facts indicated otherwise. Basically, the new laws require most food labels to specify values such as calorie and cholesterol content, fat and saturated fat percentages, and sodium levels.

There is also a family of third-party labels that businesses try to include in their packaging, logos and designs that show their products have a particular rating. One of the most popular is the Energy Star rating, which is granted to products in construction and technology that save more energy than the industry norm for that item. These labels often increase product value for a large percentage of consumers and can be worthwhile to pursue even for a small business, especially small construction companies who can recommend Energy Star-rated items such as windows.

International labels are also important for any small business that wants to sell products outside of the country. These labels vary from organization to organization, but generally they make it easier for products to be exported to specific countries. One of the more common examples is the CE certification given to products by the European Union, which allows them to be shipped and sold much more easily within the countries belonging to the union. International packaging standards are also being created to govern the recycling and biodegradability of package materials. If small businesses deal in importing, they may also be interested in the Fair Trade labels which show adherence to international fair trade standards and can be useful in appealing to socially concerned demographics.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Creation of International Packaging Standards Begins." GreenBiz. December 2009. Available from: http://www.greenbiz.com/news/2009/12/10/creation international packaging standards begins.
- Dupois, Steven. "10 Directions: Packaging Trends to Watch in 2008." *Step Inside Design*. Dec 2007.
- "Edible Food Packaging Trends." *Aaron Thomas.* 6 April 2009. Available from: http://www.packaging.com/packaging industry/edible food packaging trends/.
- Ellison, Tony. "Guide to Smart, Environmentally Friendly Packaging Ideas." *Business.com.* Available from: http://

- www.business.com/guides/smart environmentally friendly packaging ideas 2648/.
- "Generics: Injecting Some Color." Community Pharmacy. 7 April 2006.
- Gordon, Stacey King. Packaging Makeovers: Graphic Redesign for Market Change. Gloucester, Mass.: Rockport Publishers, 2005.
- "Palletizer Handles Small Packages." Product News Network. 14 April 2006.
- Patriana, Zarah. "Identifying Fair Trade Labels." *Change.org.* 28 September 2008. Available from: http://fairtrade.change.org/blog/view/identifying fair trade labels.
- Reardon, Corey M. "Metalized Papers and Films: A New Focus for Global Growth." *Paper, Film & Foil Converter.* 19 April 2006.
- Roth, Laszlo, and George L. Wybenga. *The Packaging Designer's Book of Patterns.* 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 2000.
- Ryuko, Kazutomo, ed. *Limited Edition: To Buy or Not to Buy? It's All in the Packaging Design.* Berkeley, Calif.: Gingko Press, 2005.
- Selke, Susan E. M., John D. Culter, and Ruben J. Hernandez. Plastics Packaging: Properties, Processing, Applications, and Regulations. Cincinnati, Ohio: Hanser Gardner Publications, 2004
- Sook Kim, Queena. "This Potion's Power Is in Its Packaging." Wall Street Journal. 21 December 2000.
- Special Packaging Designs Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Pepin Press, 2004.
- U.S. Food and Drug Administration. "Fair Packaging and Labeling Act." Available from: http://www.fda.gov/RegulatoryInformation/Legislation/ucm148722.htm. Retrieved March 29, 2010.
- "What Should I Know about Label Printing?." *Bottle Your Brand.* Available from: http://www.bottleyourbrand.com/bottled water info/label printing.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PARTNERSHIP

MAJOR TYPES OF ORGANIZATIONS

Various forms of business organizations are differentiated by the tax and other liabilities borne by their investors. There are three major legal forms of business organization in the United States: partnerships, corporations, and limited liability companies (LLCs). Partnerships can be distinguished from corporations and LLCs in several important ways.

In a *partnership* each partner is an equal co-owner of the entity, pays an equal share of taxes due, and, in case of failure, equally shares in all of the liabilities of the partnership. Thus, in a partnership, liabilities are shared but not limited. The benefit of partnerships is that general partners are only taxed once. The partnership itself pays no taxes.

In a *corporation* an investor only risks the value of his or her investments in the company in the case of failure and only owes taxes on dividend income received. The corporation is legally a "person" and pays its own taxes. It is also at liberty to pay or not to pay dividends, although it is technically governed by the will of a majority of stockholders. The stockholder, in effect, is taxed twice: first on the net income of the corporation that he or she owns (in part) and then on the dividends. The investor, of course, never sees the first tax but gets less in dividends because it is paid by the company.

In an *LLC* the structures of a corporation and of a partnership are combined. Participants are "exposed" only to the extent of their investment because the LLC is treated as a corporation for purposes of liability. At the same time, the taxes owed by the LLC are paid by the participants in proportion to their share in the revenues. They are taxed once, not twice, as in corporations. LLCs have grown rapidly because of the advantages that they offer over both partnerships and corporations.

WHAT PARTNERSHIPS ARE

In the words of the Uniform Partnership Act, a partnership is "an association of two or more persons to carry on as co-owners of a business for profit." The essential characteristics of this business form, then, are the collaboration of two or more owners, the conduct of business for profit (a nonprofit cannot be designated as a partnership), and the sharing of profits, losses, and assets by the joint owners. A partnership is not a corporate or separate entity; rather it is viewed as an extension of its owners for legal and tax purposes, although a partnership may own property as a legal entity. While a partnership may be founded on a simple agreement, even a handshake between owners, a well-crafted and carefully worded partnership agreement is the best way to begin the business. In the absence of such an agreement, the Uniform Partnership Act, which is a set of laws pertaining to partnerships that has been adopted by most states, governs the business.

There are two main types of partnerships: general partnerships and limited partnerships.

General Partnerships. In this standard form of partnership, all of the partners are equally responsible for the business's debts and liabilities. In addition, all partners are allowed to be involved in the management of the company. In fact, in the absence of a statement to the contrary in the partnership agreement, each partner has equal rights to control and manage the business. Therefore, unanimous consent of the partners is required for all major actions undertaken. It is well to note, however, that any obligation made by one partner is legally binding on all partners, whether or not they have been informed.

Limited Partnerships. In a limited partnership, one or more partners are general partners, and one or more are limited partners. General partners are personally liable for the business's debts and judgments against the business; they can also be directly involved in the management. Limited partners are essentially investors (silent partners, so to speak) who do not participate in the company's management and who are also not liable beyond their investment in the business. State laws determine how involved limited partners can be in the day-to-day business of the firm without jeopardizing their limited liability. This business form is especially attractive to real estate investors, who benefit from the tax incentives available to limited partners, such as being able to write off depreciating values.

The family limited partnership (FLP) is a specific form of the limited partnership used by the owners of a family business who wish to pass on their company to their children while minimizing the federal tax burden that sometimes accompanies such a transfer. Generally established as part of the estate-planning process, the family limited partnership resembles other limited partnerships; however, FLPs are audited by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) more frequently than other limited partnerships because the IRS views them as potential tax shelters and not always legitimate forms of partnership.

ADVANTAGES OF A PARTNERSHIP

Collaboration. As compared to a sole proprietorship, which is essentially the same business form but with only one owner, a partnership offers the advantage of allowing the owners to draw on the resources and expertise of the copartners. For one individual, running a business on his or her own, while simpler, can also be a constant struggle. But with partners to share the responsibilities and lighten the workload, members of a partnership often find that they have more time for the other activities in their lives.

Tax advantages. According to a 2008 IRS publication, "The rules governing the federal taxation of partners and partnerships are intended to permit taxpayers to conduct joint business and investment activities through a flexible economic arrangement without incurring an entity-level tax." That is to say, the profits of a partnership pass through to its owners, who report their share on their individual tax returns. Therefore, the profits are only taxed once (at the personal level of its owners) rather than twice, as is the case with corporations, which are taxed at the corporate level and then again at the personal level when dividends are distributed to the shareholders. Taxation rules for partnerships taxation are found primarily in Subchapter K of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. The benefits of single taxation can also be secured by forming an S corporation (although some ownership restrictions apply) or by forming a limited liability company.

Simple operating structure. A partnership, as opposed to a corporation, is fairly simple to establish and run. No forms need to be filed or formal agreements drafted (although it is advisable to write a partnership agreement in the event of future disagreements). The most that is ever required is perhaps filing a partnership certificate with a state office in order to register the business's name and securing a business license. As a result, the annual filing fees for corporations, which can sometimes be very expensive, are avoided when forming a partnership.

Flexibility. Because the owners of a partnership are usually its managers, especially in the case of a small business, the company is fairly easy to manage, and decisions can be made quickly without a lot of bureaucracy. This is not the case with corporations, which must have shareholders, directors, and officers, all of whom have some degree of responsibility for making major decisions.

Uniform laws. One of the drawbacks of owning a corporation or limited liability company is that the laws governing those business entities vary from state to state and are changing all the time. In contrast, the Uniform Partnership Act, originally adopted in 1914 and amended in 1994 and again in 1997, provides a consistent set of laws about forming and running partnerships that make it easy for small-business owners to know the laws that affect them. Because these laws have been adopted in all states but Louisiana, interstate business is much easier for partnerships than it is for other forms of businesses.

Acquisition of capital. Partnerships generally find it easier than corporations to acquire capital, because partners, who apply for loans as individuals, can usually get loans on better terms. This is because partners guarantee loans with their personal assets as well as those of the business. As a result, loans for a partnership are subject to state usury laws, which govern loans for individuals. Banks also perceive partners to be less of a risk than corporations, which are only required to pledge the business's assets. In addition, by forming a limited partnership, the business can attract investors (who will not be actively involved in its management and who will enjoy limited liability) without having to form a corporation and sell stock.

DRAWBACKS OF PARTNERSHIPS

Conflict with partners. While collaborating with partners can be a great advantage to a small-business owner, having actually to run a business from day to day with one or more partners can be a nightmare. First of all, a person has to give up absolute control of the business and learn to compromise. When big decisions have to be made, such as whether and how to expand the business, partners often disagree on the best course and are left with a potentially explosive situation. The best way to deal with such predicaments is

to anticipate them by drawing up a partnership agreement that details how such disagreements will be dealt with.

Authority of partners. When one partner signs a contract, each of the other partners is legally bound to fulfill it. For example, if Anthony orders \$10,000 of computer equipment, it is as if his partners, Susan and Jacob, had also placed the order. If their business cannot afford to pay the bill, the personal assets of Susan and Jacob are on the line as well as those of Anthony. This is true whether the other partners are aware of the contract or not. Even if a clause in the partnership agreement dictates that each partner must inform the other partners before any such deals are made, all of the partners are still responsible if the other party in the contract (the computer company) was not aware of such a stipulation in the partnership agreement. The only recourse the other partners have is to sue.

The Uniform Partnership Act does specify some instances in which full consent of all partners is required:

- Selling the business's goodwill
- Decisions that would compromise the business's ability to function normally
- Assigning partnership property in trust for a creditor or to someone in exchange for the payment of the partnership's debts
- · Admission of liability in a lawsuit
- Submission of a partnership claim or liability to arbitration

Unlimited liability. As the previous example illustrated, the personal assets of the partnership's members are vulnerable because there is no separation between the owners and the business. The primary reason many businesses choose to incorporate or form limited liability companies is to protect the owners from the unlimited liability that is the main drawback of partnerships or sole proprietorships. If an employee or customer is injured and decides to sue, or if the business runs up excessive debts, the partners are personally responsible and in danger of losing all that they own.

Vulnerability to death or departure. Unlike corporations, which exist perpetually, regardless of ownership, general partnerships dissolve if one of the partners dies, retires, or withdraws. (In limited partnerships, the death or withdrawal of the limited partner does not affect the stability of the business.) Even though this is the law governing partnerships, the partnership agreement can contain provisions to continue the business. For example, a provision can be made allowing a buy-out of a partner's share if he or she wants to withdraw or if the partner dies.

Limitations on transfer of ownership. Unlike corporations, which exist independently of their owners, the existence of partnerships is dependent upon the owners. Therefore, the Uniform Partnership Act stipulates that ownership may not be transferred without the consent of all the

other partners. (Once again, a limited partner is an exception: his or her interest in the company may be sold at will.)

FORMING A PARTNERSHIP

There are two steps to take in forming a partnership: reserving a name and making a partnership agreement.

Reserving a Name. The first step in creating a partnership is reserving a name, which must be done with the secretary of state's office or its equivalent. Most states require that the words "Company" or "Associates" be included in the name to show that more than one partner is involved in the business. In all states, though, the name of the partnership must not resemble the name of any other corporation, limited liability company, partnership, or sole proprietorship that is registered with the state.

The Partnership Agreement. A partnership can be formed in essentially two ways: by verbal or written agreement. A partnership that is formed at will, or verbally, can also be dissolved at will. In the absence of a formal agreement, state laws (the Uniform Partnership Act, except in Louisiana) will govern the business. These laws specify that without an agreement, all partners share equally in the profits and losses of the partnership and that partners are not entitled to compensation for services.

RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF PARTNERS

The Uniform Partnership Act defines the basic rights and responsibilities of partners. Some of these can be changed by the partnership agreement, except, as a general rule, those laws that govern the partners' relationships with third parties. In the absence of a written agreement, then, the following rights and responsibilities apply:

Rights

- All partners have an equal share in the profits of the partnership and are equally responsible for its losses.
- Any partner who makes a payment for the partnership beyond its capital, or makes a loan to the partnership, is entitled to receive interest on that money.
- All partners have equal property rights for property held in the partnership's name. This means that the use of the property is equally available to all partners for the purpose of the partnership's business.
- All partners have an equal interest in the partnership, or share of its profits and assets.
- All partners have an equal right in the management and conduct of the business.
- All partners have a right to access the books and records of the partnership's accounts and activities at all times. (This does not apply to limited partners.)

• No partner may be added without the consent of all other partners.

Responsibilities

- Partners must report and turn over to the partnership any income they have derived from use of the partnership's property.
- Partners are not allowed to conduct business that competes with the partnership.
- Each partner is responsible for contributing his or her full time and energy to the success of the partnership.
- Any property that a partner acquires with the intention of it being the partnership's property must be turned over to the partnership.
- Any disputes shall be decided by a majority vote.

SEE ALSO Family Limited Partnership; Limited Liability Company.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Clifford, Denis, and Ralph E. Warner. The Partnership Book: How to Write A Partnership Agreement. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif: NOLO, 2001.
- "Family Limited Partnerships." AssetProtectionBook.com.

 Available from: http://www.assetprotectionbook.com/
 family limited partnerships.htm. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
- Gage, David. The Partnership Charter: How to Start Out Right With Your New Business Partnership. New York: Basic Books. 2004.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Partnership Audit Technique Guide." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/partnerships/article/0,,id=134691,00.html. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
- National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws. "Partnership Act." Available from: http://www.nccusl.org/ Update/ActSearchResults.aspx. Retrieved March 30, 2010.
- Sutton, Garrett, and Cindie Geddes, eds. *How to Use Limited Liability Companies & Limited Partnerships.*. 3rd ed. Verdi, Nev.: SuccessDNA, Inc., 2009.
- Warner, Ralph, and Denis Clifford. Form a Partnership: The Complete Legal Guide. 8th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: NOLO, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

Partnership agreements are written documents that explicitly detail the relationship between the business partners and their individual obligations and contributions to the partnership. Since partnership agreements should cover all possible business situations that could arise during the

partnership's life, the documents are often complex. Taking legal counsel in drafting and reviewing the finished contract is generally recommended. If a partnership does not have a partnership agreement in place when it dissolves, the guidelines of the Uniform Partnership Act and various state laws will determine how the assets and debts of the partnership are distributed.

Toddi Gutner noted in a 2010 article for *Entrepreneur* that even after a partnership agreement has been established and signed, it is essential for the partners periodically to review the parameters of the partnership and the partnership agreement itself. This will help to ensure that all the partners continue to be satisfied with the arrangement. This is a good way to maintain an open dialog and hopefully avoid future issues within the partnership.

RECOMMENDED ELEMENTS OF THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

- 1. Name and address of partnership.
- Duration of partnership. Partners can point to a specific termination date or include a general clause explaining that the partnership will exist until all partners agree to dissolve it or a partner dies.
- Business purpose. Some consultants recommend that partners keep this section somewhat vague in case opportunities for expansion arise, while others emphasize clear-cut and unambiguous entrepreneurial goals.
- Bank account information. This section should note which bank accounts are to be used for partnership purposes, and which partners have check-signing privileges.
- 5. Partners' contributions. Valuation of all contributions, whether in cash, property or services.
- 6. Partners' compensation. It should be determined in detail how and when profits (and salaries, if applicable) will be distributed.
- 7. Management authority. What are the operational responsibilities of each partner? Will partners be able to make some decisions on their own? Which decisions will require the unanimous consent of all partners? What are the voting rights of each partner? How will tie votes be resolved?
- 8. Circumstances under which new partners might be admitted into the partnership.
- 9. Work hours and vacation.
- 10. Kinds of outside business activities that will be allowed for partners.
- 11. Disposition of partnership's name if a partner leaves.

- 12. Dispute resolution. It should be stipulated what kinds of mediation or arbitration will be utilized in the case of disputes that cannot be resolved amongst the partners. This is a way to avoid costly litigation.
- 13. Miscellaneous provisions. This portion of the agreement might delineate the circumstances under which the agreement could be amended, for example.
- 14. Buy-Sell Agreement.

The Buy-Sell Agreement. The buy-sell agreement is one of the most important elements of any partnership agreement. Lance Wallach summarized the problem in an article for *Accounting Today*. "Large problems can result from the death, incapacity, resignation, etc., of one of the owners," Wallach wrote. "How would the decedent's heirs liquidate the business interest to pay expenses and taxes? What would happen if an heir or an unknown outside buyer of the decedent's share decides to interfere with the business? Could the business or other owners afford to buy back the decedent's ownership interests?"

A buy-sell agreement is intended to forestall all such problems. In essence, it specifies the terms of a buyout in the event of death, divorce, disability, or retirement. The buy-sell agreement has become a "must" in many instances in which a partnership is seeking financing a loan or a lease. Lenders want to see the agreement and study its provisions.

The two primary structures for buy-sell agreements are cross-purchase agreements, in which the remaining partner-ship owners buy the departing partner's stock or partner-ship interest, and the stock-redemption agreement, in which the company buys the stock of the departing owner. Life insurance policies are the more typical technique employed to ensure that funds are available for cross-purchase transactions. With two partners in a business, the solution is very straightforward but requires more ingenuity to set up with multiple shareholders. With stock redemption agreements, on the other hand, the insurance would be written in favor of the company. One of the benefits of a buy-sell agreement is that, with the partners able to reach agreement, more innovative methods of solving the problem can be worked out and codified.

SEE ALSO Family Limited Partnership; Partnership.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bentley, Ross. "Live in Peace with Your Contract." Caterer & Hotelkeeper. 11 August 2005.

Blaydon, Colin, and Fred Wainwright. "Survey: GPs and LPs Support Idea for Model LP Agreement." *Venture Capital Journal.* 1 July 2004.

Dunn, Ross. "Ye of Little Faith." *People Management.* 27 April 2000.

Partnership Agreement

Gutner, Toddi. "What to Do When Your Partnership Sours." Entrepreneur. 11 March 2010. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/management/legalcenter/article205492. html. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Perman, Stacy. "Contemplating a Business Partnership?" *Business Week.* 21 November 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/nov2008/sb20081121 208798.htm. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Spandaccini, Michael. "The Legal Ins and Outs of Forming a Partnership." *Entrepreneur.* 2 June 2005.

Sugars, Brad. "Avoid These 7 Partnership Killers." *Entrepreneur*. 10 September 2008. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/startingabusiness/startupbasics/startupbasics columnistbradsugars/article196912.html. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Wallach, Lance. "Buy Sell Agreements Can Help Protect Your Business." *Accounting Today.* 7 November 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

Part-time employees typically work fewer hours in a day or during a work week than full-time employees; the latter are typically employed for 40 hours. Part-time workers may also be those who only work during certain parts of the year. Part-time work is treated for all practical purposes in the same way as full-time work under federal law. Specifically, the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) applies to both types of workers in the same way. Under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA), an employee who works 1,000 hours or more for a company during a calendar year is treated exactly in the same way as a full-time employee for purposes of qualifying for retirement coverage. The U.S. Department of Labor uses a definition of 34 or fewer hours a week as part-time work, but this definition is only used to gather statistical information.

MOTIVATIONS AND RATIONALES

Employers use part-time workers for many reasons, most of them voluntary. Work is seasonal in many industries or has sharp up-and-down fluctuations. The retail industry's busiest season is Christmas; the sector therefore staffs up heavily during the season to handle an increased volume; the Postal Service, similarly, has a large increase in volume and for the same reason. Businesses that cater to summer or winter vacation seasons (hotels, restaurants, entertainment providers, transportation firms) build staffs with part-time workers and then release them at the end of the season. Agriculture has a similar seasonality during the planting, growing, and harvesting seasons. Industries that support seasonal activities with products and equipment very often

produce during the opposite season and shut down or cut back in the season itself; thus snowmobile producers build during the summer; boat producers build during the winter.

In many industries temporary surges in work produce the equivalent of "seasons" but are not tied to the calendar, such as massive data keying after survey mailings return, preparations for market launches, the processing of perishable goods, and so on.

Businesses hire part-time workers when work increases but not enough to justify a full-time hire or to establish a new department. They take advantage of the availability of skilled and familiar workers for catch-up work or to fill in for vacationing full-timers in the summer when students are on vacation. Part-time workers are sometimes highly skilled professionals who are hired during a certain phase of business, or may serve continuously but part time in order to fulfill a high function that does not require their continuous presence. Financial work, software development, sales consulting, and other specialties fall into this category. In times of labor shortage businesses must sometimes hire part-time people they would be glad to put on the full-time staff, but the individuals do not wish to work a full schedule because they are retired or wish to pursue other interests.

In the last decade of the twentieth and into the twentyfirst century a new trend has become visible: employers who preferentially hire part-time labor in order to avoid paying benefits such as vacation pay, holidays, personal days, health care, and retirement benefits, all of which they offer to their full-time employees. Regarding compensation, FLSA's only mandate is that hourly labor be paid the minimum wage. Under other statutes, discrimination is prohibited. But FLSA rules require consistent treatment of all classes of employees. Full-time and part-time workers are distinct classes; sufficient differentiation exists to treat the two categories differently. From this arises the "workwithout-benefits" aspect of part-time work. If ordinary benefits are costly, transitioning to this type of labor can save the business a lot of money. The move also has costs, of course, not least in public perception.

Employee Rationales. Employees take part-time work because they can find no other employment or for a variety of personal reasons. Many part-time workers are students; some work part time for family or personal reasons; some because they take care of children, have medical conditions, or wish to stay within certain income limits for tax reasons (e.g., Social Security recipients). The Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) tracks two separate categories of part-time workers: those who are part time for economic reasons and those who are part time for noneconomic reasons. The BLS states that economic reasons include "slack work or unfavorable business conditions, inability to find full-time work, or seasonal declines in demand," while noneconomic reasons are

"childcare problems, family or personal obligations, school or training, retirement or Social Security limits on earnings, and other reasons."

THE PREVALENCE OF PART TIME WORK

Based on data collected by the BLS in the Current Population Survey (CPS) released at the beginning of April 2010, out of a civilian workforce of 153.7 million people, 26 million (16.9 %) fell into the part-time category, that is, they worked fewer than 34 hours a week. The overall trend in part-time work has been relatively steady during the period between 1996, a year of very strong economic growth, and 2010, a year of slow recovery. Part-time workers in 1996 represented 17.3 percent of employment compared to the March 2010 figure of 16.9 percent. There has, however, been a shift in the reasons for working part time. Of all part-time workers counted in March 2010, 35.8 percent were working such hours for economic reasons (i.e., involuntarily because of slack work or business conditions or because they could only find part-time work). This figure represents a significant rise of involuntary parttime employment resulting from the recession of 2008 and 2009. In 2005 part-time employment because of economic reasons was only 13.5 percent.

Not surprisingly, median weekly earnings of part-time workers are substantially lower than those engaged in fulltime work. In the final quarter of 2009, the median weekly earnings for part-time workers was \$228, compared to \$739 for full-time work. What is initially surprising is that women working part time earned slightly higher pay than men. In the final quarter of 2009, part-time women workers earned a median weekly income of \$230 compared to \$224 for men. In full-time work women trail men have as far back as one wishes to look, and at all occupational levels. The explanation for the higher female pay in part-time work must have its roots in higher participation of functionally higher-ranking women in that work arrangement. Many more women, particularly higher-earning women, choose part-time work for noneconomic reasons such as childcare.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"80% of Female GPs Want to Be Part Time." GP. 8 July 2005.

- Lang, Joan. "Partners in Time: Managing Part Time Workers Can Be a Full Time Job, but the Rewards Are Sizeable." Food Service Director. 15 March 2005.
- Lott, John. "Unemployment Numbers Are a Mixed Bag." *Foxnews.com.* 2 April 2010. Available from: http://www.foxnews.com/opinion/2010/04/02/john lott unemployment numbers mixed/. Retrieved April 2, 2010.
- McCall, Kimberly L. "Split Decision: Is Hiring Part Time Sales Reps a Good Idea?" *Entrepreneur*. November 2005.

- Miracle, Barbara. "Part Time Professionals: Not Every Business Can Afford a CFO Full Time, but Many Need a CFO's Services to Help Their Businesses Grow." *Florida Trend*. July 2005.
- Thompson, Derek. "The Paradox of Productivity." *Atlantic.* 31 March 2010. Available from: http://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2010/03/the paradox of productivity/38237/. Retrieved April 2, 2010.
- Uelmen, Amelia J. "The Evils of 'Elasticity': Reflections on the Rhetoric of Professionalism and the Part Time Paradox in Large Firm Practice." Fordham Urban Law Journal. November 2005.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/cps/#charemp. Retrieved April 2, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Usual Weeklky Wearnings of Wage and Salary Workers, Fourth Quarter 2009." 21 January 2010. Available from http://www. bls.gov/news.release/wkyeng.nr0.htm. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE (PTO)

The Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) is responsible for administering all laws relating to trademarks and patents in the United States. It has thus been an important agency for several generations of entrepreneurs and small-business owners, as well as for larger corporations and universities. The PTO describes itself as follows: "Through the issuance of patents, we encourage technological advancement by providing incentives to invent, invest in, and disclose new technology worldwide. Through the registration of trademarks, we assist businesses in protecting their investments, promoting goods and services and safeguarding consumers against confusion and deception in the marketplace. By disseminating both patent and trademark information, we promote an understanding of intellectual property protection and facilitate the developments and sharing of new technologies worldwide."

In addition to handling the nation's patents and trademarks, the PTO also has a notable advisory function. It serves as both a developer of intellectual property policy and an advisor to the White House on patent, trademark, and copyright policies. In addition, the PTO provides information and guidance on intellectual property issues to international commerce offices such as the International Trade Commission and the Office of the U.S. Trade

Representative. In 1999 the PTO was established as an agency within the Department of Commerce.

By nearly all accounts, the PTO has historically done a laudable job of protecting the intellectual property rights of businesses and individuals while simultaneously encouraging the growth of business. "Since its inception, the patent system has encouraged the genius of millions of inventors," wrote Richard C. Levy in *Inventor's Desktop Companion*. "It has protected these creative individuals by allowing them an opportunity to profit from their labors, and has benefited society by systematically recording new inventions and releasing them to the public once the inventors' limited rights have expired.... Under the patent system, American industry has flourished. New products have been invented, new uses for old ones discovered, and employment given to millions."

LEGAL UNDERPINNINGS OF THE PTO

The fundamental principles of the modern U.S. patent system were first codified into law in 1790. Guided by Secretary of State Thomas Jefferson in its early years, the patent office grew quickly, and in 1849 the Department of the Interior was given responsibility for maintaining it. In 1870 the powers of the patent office were expanded dramatically; the commissioner of patents was given jurisdiction to register and regulate trademarks. The office thus came to be responsible for all U.S. trademarks, even though the word "trademark" would not appear in its name for another 105 years (the Patent Office became the Patent and Trademark Office on January 2, 1975). In 1926 responsibility for the Patent Office was handed over to the Department of Commerce, where it remains today.

The PTO currently touts the following laws as the primary statutory authorities guiding its programs:

- 15 U.S.C. 1051-1127 Contains provisions of the Trademark Act of 1946, a law that governs the office's trademark administration
- 15 U.S.C. 1511 Establishes the PTO as a subordinate agency of the Department of Commerce
- 35 U.S.C. Provides the PTO with its basic authority to administer patent laws
- 44 U.S.C. 1337-1338 Gives the PTO authority to print trademarks, patents, and other material relevant to the business of the office

In 1991 the PTO underwent a significant change in operation. The Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1990 included provisions to make the office a self-supporting government agency that would not receive federal funding. In order to provide the PTO with needed operating funds, Congress raised the PTO's patent applica-

tion fees to cover operating costs and maintain services for inventors. The PTO has been funded solely by fees since 1993. In 1999 it was formally established as an agency within the Department of Commerce.

Due to the fact that the PTO is a self-supporting government agency, it suffered along with other U.S. businesses during the global recession that began in 2008. Any decline in the number of applications means a decline in revenue for the PTO. However, even with a reduction in applications, the PTO remains severely backlogged. The office had been recruiting and hiring new examiners in an effort to reduce the backlog of pending applications, though in 2009 the PTO was forced to cease hiring due to budget constraints. In a 2009 article, then acting director of the PTO John Doll said, "We've stopped hiring at this time. If we closed our doors today, it would take us almost two years to clear out our backlog."

As part of its efforts to process its patent applications in a timely manner, the Patent and Trademark Office established and opened an electronic patent application filing system open to all inventors in October 2000. The PTO's Web site (www.uspto.gov) now allows inventors to assemble all components of a patent application online, including calculating fees, validating content, and encrypting and transmitting the filing. At the same time, the PTO raised its patent fees to match current rates of inflation. This increase, the first since 1997, was needed to pay for the electronic system and other expenses associated with processing the huge volume of patent and trademark applications that pass through the PTO's doors every year. The office experienced an annual 10 percent growth in patent applications during the 1990s, and in calendar year 2008, the PTO issued nearly 91,850 to U.S. residents and more than 90,700 to residents of foreign countries; in fiscal year 2008, it registered more than 171,100 trademarks to U.S. residents and 38,800 to residents of foreign countries.

SEE ALSO Inventions and Patents.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bartz, Diane. "Patent Office Budget Hit by Financial Crisis." Reuters. 16 March 2009. Available from: http://www.reuters. com/article/idUSTRE52F53U20090316. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Hoover, Kent. "Patent Office Opens Electronic Filing to All." Sacramento Business Journal. 3 November 2000.

Levy, Richard C. "The Patent and Trademark Office." In *The Inventor's Desktop Companion*. Detroit, Mich.: Visible Ink, 1995.

Lund, William. "How To Patent An Invention." 6 March 2010. Articlesbase. Available from: http://www.articlesbase.com/entrepreneurship articles/how to patent an invention free help for inventors 1948600.html. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Merritt, Rick. "Industry Gives Mixed Reaction to Patent Reform Deal." *EE Times.* 4 March 2010. Available from: http://www.eetimes.com/news/design/showArticle.jhtml?articleID= 223101631. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Shane, Scott A. "Protecting the Patent System for Entrepreneurs." New York Times. 4 September 2009. Available from: http:// boss.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/09/04/protecting the patent system for entrepreneurs/?scp=4&sq=patent%20office&st=cse. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Web site. Available from http://www.uspto.gov/index.html. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. "Fiscal Year 2008 USPTO Workload Tables." Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/web/offices/com/annual/2008/oai 05 wlt 00.html. Retrieved April 2, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PAYROLL TAXES

Payroll taxes are all taxes that are collected, by federal, state, and local governments, based on salaries and wages paid to employees. These taxes must be withheld from wages by all businesses that have employees. Businesses are also required to make regularly scheduled reports to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) and to state and local taxing agencies about the amount of taxes owed and paid. Businesses are not required to withhold payroll taxes on wages paid to independent contractors. Self-employed persons are responsible for paying their own payroll or income taxes directly to the appropriate taxing entity. It can be financially dangerous for small businesses to put off paying these taxes or filing the proper reports. The IRS can hold a business owner liable for the total amount of taxes owed regardless of the state of the business.

The basic types of payroll taxes are as follows:

- 1. FICA Taxes. FICA taxes are federal payroll taxes that cover two separate organizations: Social Security and Medicare. For both these taxes, a percentage is taken from the employee's wages, and that same percentage is also paid by the employer. For Social Security, the rate in 2010 was 6.2 percent, to which the employer had to pay a matching 6.2 percent (up to \$97,500). The Medicare rate stood at 1.45 percent, with an equal matching amount required.
- 2. SUTA and FUTA Taxes. These are state and federal unemployment taxes. Like Social Security, the required FUTA rate was set at 6.2 percent for 2010, While tax rates state by state can vary, businesses are allowed to take a tax credit for up to 5.4 percent of paid SUTA taxes.
- Additional Taxes. There are also local income tax rates which may need to be taken from payroll, but these, like SUTA, vary state by state, county by county, and even city by city.

PAYROLL TAX DEPOSITS

Businesses must make regular payroll tax deposits throughout the year, based on their tax status as employers. All employers file either a Form 941 or Form 940. Form 940 is the easiest form to use and is applicable to employees who have more than \$500 and less than \$2,500 every quarter in payroll taxes. If this is the case, the deposits can be made in the first month after the quarter ends. Form 941 governs amounts greater than \$2,500 per quarter. In this case, the employer makes deposits either monthly or semiweekly. Monthly deposits are the standard for new employers.

There are two options for employers to pay these deposits. The first and suggested method is via the Electronic Federal Tax Payment System, or EFTPS. Many businesses are required to use the EFTPS, and its online simplicity can be of benefit to small businesses, although the second option is through Federal Tax Deposit coupons (Form 8109-B), a hardcopy method.

Business must also be prepared to send W-2 annual statements of all taxes withheld to their employees, with copies reserved for the Social Security Administration. A W-3 form, showing matching payments between the W-2 and the taxes deposited throughout the year, should also be included. States may have their own rules regarding income tax deposits, but these are likely to mirror federal versions, including the use of online filing.

EXCEPTIONS TO PAYROLL TAX RULES

There are certain situations in which small businesses can avoid owing payroll taxes. For example, special rules apply to sole proprietorships and husband-and-wife partnerships that pay their minor (under eighteen) children for work performed in the business. These small businesses receive an exemption from withholding FICA taxes from their children's paychecks, and are also not required to pay the employer portion of the FICA taxes until their children turn twenty-one. Parents must prove their children were reasonably compensated for hours worked.

If a small business uses independent contractors, there is no need to withhold payroll taxes, as long as the employees are legally classified under contractual tax laws. Their income is filed using Form 1099, as long as they were paid more than \$600 over the course of a year. For amounts under \$600, no form needs to be filed.

TRUST FUND RECOVERY PENALTY

The Trust Fund Recovery Penalty (TRFP) is a tax penalty for employers who do not make required payroll tax deposits. It is referred to as a trust fund tax because the money withheld from the employee's wages is assumed to be held in trust by the employee, who has a legal obligation to pass the tax along to the government. The TFRP

can be applied in addition to civil and criminal penalties, including the seizure of business assets and forced closure of the business. And since it is a penalty rather than a tax, the TFRP is not erased by bankruptcy.

In order to apply the TFRP to an individual, the IRS must prove the person's responsibility (that he or she had the power to make the decision about whether or not to pay) and willfulness (that he or she knowingly failed to act rather than made an honest mistake) for the business's failure to remit payroll taxes. In making its determination about who to hold responsible, the IRS looks at who made the financial decisions in the business, who signed the checks, and who had the duty of tax reporting. Under these rules, a small-business owner can be found personally liable even if a staff member or outside accountant was directly responsible for payroll tax compliance.

SEE ALSO Electronic Tax Filing; FICA Taxes; Tax Withholding.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Bad Health Will Not Excuse Penalty for Unpaid Payroll Tax." Kiplinger Tax Letter. 10 March 2006.

Bieg, Bernard J. Payroll Accounting, 2010 edition. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, November 2010.

Daily, Frederick W. Tax Savvy for Small Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2004.

Grassi, Carl. "Federal Withholding Rules Enforced with an Iron Fist." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 12 June 2000.

Internal Revenue Service. "Employment Taxes and the Trust Fund Recovery Penalty." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,.id=108357,00.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "Publication 15." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p15/index.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "What Are FTDs and Why Are They Important?" Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98818,00.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "What Is the Difference Between a Form W 2 and a Form 1099 MISC?" Available from: http://www.irs.gov/faqs/faq/0,,id=199636,00.html. Retrieved April 24, 2010.

"Tax Rate Changes." University of San Diego, 2010. Available from: http://www.sandiego.edu/administration/business admin/payroll/tax.php.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI

PENETRATION PRICING

Penetration pricing is an attention-grabbing technique for introducing new products or services to a market. In penetration pricing, the price is set low in order to acquire a following and market share. Once the product or service is established, price may move to a higher level. This is a short-

term strategy used to advance market growth, and prices are rarely maintained at low levels indefinitely. Advantages to the process include:

- Speed. A business new to a market can use penetration pricing to enter it very quickly, developing a customer base before other businesses have a chance to respond.
- Attraction. Customers will be automatically drawn to lower prices. By the time prices are increased to market norms, customers will already have experience with the business and be more likely to shop there, although their interests may switch to other products or services.
- Performance standards. Businesses that use
 penetration pricing must develop a complete strategy
 to make up the costs for pricing so low, often too
 low to make a noticeable profit on the goods or
 services. This encourages a business to be very
 accurate in bookkeeping and keep excellent track of
 its advertising performance.
- Temporary market barrier. If an existing business uses a penetration pricing strategy to introduce a new product line or reinvent a service, then many new businesses, upon seeing the low prices, will take them for an industry norm and see it as a barrier to entry.
- Channel benefits. The technique can produce rapid turnover of stock, which can improve relations with suppliers and distributors in the short term.

Penetration pricing is used most often in elastic (varied price fluctuations) and less often inelastic (limited price fluctuations) goods and services. When used with elastic goods, there is a danger that customers will assume the low price is the market standard and leave when the price is raised again. Penetration pricing can be more popular in an elastic market with significant competition, where customers will be drawn to a product that stands out because of its low cost, even for a limited amount of time.

Even in inelastic markets, the low initial price may build price expectations, and it may be difficult, later, to raise prices without causing a market reaction. If the low price becomes part of the brand image, changing price will disturb that image in the consumer's mind. To counter this problem, penetration pricing is sometimes used in a disguised form. The pricing intended to be used later is applied to the product in outlets, but coupons are distributed for the penetration price, or a discount penetration price is advertised for only a short time frame.

A small business considering a penetration pricing strategy should examine its costs and production capabilities carefully. If costs can be lowered and production volume can be increased at the same time, then penetration pricing may be an option for entering a market. If production volume cannot be increased, the small business will fail to meet the increased customer demand, and if costs cannot be lowered the lower profits cannot be covered. Penetration pricing should only be continued indefinitely if the small business can afford the strategy in the long term while still growing the business. In this case, penetration pricing may be used to lower production cost through economies of scale as market share increases. If a business can count on economies of experience, these too will lower costs with a larger production volume and help to make up the difference of penetration pricing.

While penetration pricing is used most commonly for more inexpensive or lower-end goods, it is matched by an opposite strategy used for high-end goods, known as skimming pricing. Skimming pricing artificially raises the price of a product to convince customers that it is an elite item worth the extra money. Demand goes down, but the product image is affected positively. Later on, the prices are lowered again to increase demand but keep the elite image of the product. Both pricing strategies require careful planning and balance by the businesses using them.

SEE ALSO Pricing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louise E., and David L Kurtz. *Contemporary Business* 2010 Update. 13th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Gitman, Lawrence J., and Carl McDaniel. *The Future of Business*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Lamb, Charles W. Mktg. 4th ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Troilo, Tad. "No Excuses: No Matter the Eationale, Razor Thin Margins Usually Become Big Fat Profit Failures." *Prosales*. August 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PENSION PLANS

The term "pension plan" is now used to describe a variety of retirement programs that companies establish as a benefit for their employees. These include 401(k) plans, profitsharing plans, simplified employee pension (SEP) plans, and Keogh plans. Pension plans have progressed from rigidly defined benefits received upon retirement to these more flexible alternatives. Self-employed individuals and small-business owners may even choose to create their

own personal pension plans when participating in a company-wide plan is not possible.

Small businesses typically create pension plans to increase the value of their employee benefits and draw more quality employees to the business. In most plans a certain percentage of an employee's wages are deducted for a retirement plan, and the employer matches this percentage up to a certain point. Small-business owners can deduct these employer-matching sums.

According to surveys conducted by the Small Business Administration, only about 53 percent of private sector workers had a pension plan or retirement benefits available to them at work. Sixteen percent of private sector workers had pension plan options but chose not to participate, while 37 percent did participate in a plan. In companies with fewer than 100 employees, 72 percent did not offer any type of retirement benefits.

PENSION PLAN OPTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Small-business owners can set up a wide variety of pension plans by filling out the necessary forms at any financial institution (a bank, mutual fund, insurance company, brokerage firm, etc.). The fees vary depending on the plan's complexity and the number of participants. Some employer-sponsored plans are required to file Form 5500 annually to disclose plan activities to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The preparation and filing of this complicated document can increase the administrative costs associated with a plan, as the business owner may require help from a tax advisor or plan administration professional. In addition, all the information reported on Form 5500 is open to public inspection.

All business owners who want to create pension plans for themselves through their business must legally include employees who also meet participation requirements. The employer must then contribute to the pension plan in the same manner that employee funds are matched as they are withdrawn. Contributions by owners are limited based on the net earnings of the business, unlike employees, for whom gross figures are used for calculating contributions.

A number of different types of pension plans are available. Most are divided into defined contribution and defined benefit plans. Defined contribution plans are one of the most popular, and use allocation formulas that allow employees to set aside a percentage of their income to contribute to the retirement plan. The employer matches the amount up to a specific percentage, and the money invested grows. The defined benefit plan is a more traditional type of pension plan in which the employee accumulates a certain level of benefits which are paid out upon

retirement, decided by employee age, salary, years of service, and other conditions.

For small businesses, pension plans like SEP IRAs, Simple IRAs, Profit Sharing, and 401K plans are the most popular. SEP, or Simplified Employee Pension IRAs, are very common among small businesses, since there is no required plan document or annual IRS filing required. Employers must simply pay employee's matching amounts for whatever contributions they are making for themselves, although employees cannot make contributions for themselves. Contributions do not have to be made every year. Simple IRA plans are similar but are for companies with 100 employees or fewer, and employees can make contributions that must be matched by the employer up to 3 percent.

Profit-sharing plans give out shares of the profit as retirement plans. Like in SEP IRAs, whatever the employer contributes must also be given to participating employees, but amounts tend to vary from year to year with the success of the business. Although 401K plans can cost a couple thousand dollars a year, they are also another viable option for allowing employees to invest their earnings.

In nearly every type of qualified pension plan, with-drawals made before the age of 59 ½ are subject to an IRS penalty in addition to ordinary income tax. The plans differ in terms of administrative costs, eligibility requirements, employee participation, degree of discretion in making contributions, and amount of allowable contributions. Free information on qualified retirement plans is available through the Department of Labor at 800-998-7542, or on the Internet at www.dol.gov.

PERSONAL PENSION PLANS FOR INDIVIDUALS

For self-employed persons and small-business owners, the tax laws that limit the amount of annual contributions individuals can make to qualified retirement plans may make nonqualified plans more appealing. A nonqualified plan can be used to supplement retirement savings plans for business owners. Broadly defined, a nonqualified deferred compensation plan (NDCP) is a contractual agreement in which a participant agrees to be paid in a future year for services rendered this year. Deferred compensation payments generally commence upon termination of employment (e.g., retirement) or preretirement death or disability.

Although types of insurance policies, such as whole life or universal life, can also be used for retirement savings, variable life insurance tends to be the most popular. Variable life insurance providers allow individuals to select from a variety of investment options and transfer funds from one account to another without penalty. Many policies also allow individuals to vary the amount of their annual contribution or even skip making a contribution in years when cash is tight. Caveats are included in case of

injury or early withdrawal. Retirement insurance plans are restricted by the IRS in ways similar to pension plans.

Upon reaching retirement age, an individual can begin to use the personal pension plan as a source of annual income. Withdrawals, which are not subject to income or Social Security taxes, first come from the premiums paid and earnings accumulated. After the total withdrawn equals the total contributed, however, the individual can continue to draw income in the form of a loan against the plan's cash value. This amount is repaid upon the individual's death out of the death benefit of the insurance.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Retirement Income Security Act; 401(k) Plans; Keogh Plan; Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Altieri, Mark P. "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans." CPA Journal. February 2005.
- "Bad News for Employers Contemplating Cash Balance Pension Plans." *Kiplinger Letter.* 21 April 2006.
- Internal Revenue Service. "401(k) Resource Guide Plan Participants Limitations on Elective Deferrals." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/participant/article/0,,id=151786,00.html. Retrieved April 24, 2010.
- Kobe, Kathryn. "Small Business Retirement Plan Availability and Worker Participation." U.S. Small Business Administration. March 2010. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/research/rs361tot.pdf.
- MacDonald, John. "Traditional' Pension Assets Lost Dominance a Decade Ago, IRAs and 401(k)s Have Long Been Dominant." Fast Facts from EBRI. Employee Benefit Research Institute. 3 February 2006.
- Popkin, Joel. "Cost of Employee Benefits in Small and Large Businesses." U.S. Small Business Administration. Office of Advocacy. August 2005.
- Reeves, Scott. "A Small Business Retirement Plan." Forbes.com. 12 September 2005.
- "Retirement Planning: Squeeze on Retirement Savings." *Practical Accountant.* February 2006.
- Sifleet, Jean D. Beyond 401(k)s for Small Business Owners. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.
- "Small Business Retirement Plans." SmallBiz. 3 February 2010.

 Available from: http://www.smsmallbiz.com/benefits/Small
 Business Retirement Plans.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "SEP Retirement Plans for Small Businesses." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/ebsa/publications/SEPPlans.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Small Business Pension Plan Options." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/dol/topic/retirement/smallbusiness.htm. Retrieved April 24, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PER DIEM ALLOWANCES

The term "per diem" means "daily." In a business setting, the term has come to mean the daily rates employees use for expenses incurred while traveling on business-related activities. These rates are likely to differ based on whether the employee travels in his or her home area, away from home, or internationally. The per diem allowance is the amount given to a traveler to cover expenses such as lodging, meals, and entertainment in connection with the performance of service duties for a company.

Typically the human resources department of an organization will establish per diem rates for reimbursement as well as policies for submitting travel expense forms and documenting expenses. Per diem amounts are normally set in advance. Employees may either claim actual expenses incurred or use established per diem rates, or a hybrid method. For example, the employee may claim a per diem amount for meals and claim actual costs for lodging, as long as lodging expenses do not exceed the per diem allowance for lodging.

SETTING PER DIEM RATES

Per diem rates are established for a number of areas, including domestic air travel; international air travel; lodging; rental cars, vans, and trucks; other transportation; meals and entertainment; telephone usage; miscellaneous reimbursable and nonreimbursable expenses; and travel insurance. Companies also may specify preferred travel agencies and programs and establish policies for payment of travel expenses and per diem rates.

Companies that do not set their own rates may use per diem amounts based on U.S. federal travel regulations. Internal Revenue Service (IRS) regulations and reporting requirements governing per diems vary. For employees, if the per diem requested exceeds the federal per diem rate for the given location and duration of the trip, the excess amount is considered reportable income and is added to the employee's W-2. For independent contractors, per diem payments made to such individuals are reportable income and are reported on Form 1099M.

Official per diem rates based on location are established by the IRS and take effect on October 1st of every year. The IRS typically specifies higher amounts for areas across the United States based on market conditions, and the General Services Administration sets an overall, lower federal amount. Any locations not specified by the IRS fall under the base federal amount. When a small business has employees who travel throughout the year, they have a choice. When the October 1st deadline comes, they can use either the rate of the current year, or the rate of the next year as specified. Whichever rate they choose to use as a per

diem they must extend to all employees. When the new year officially starts, the business must switch to the new year per diem, or use the federal base level. This is known as the high-low method.

Rates typically increase to account for inflation and decrease in times of recession. The locations specified by the IRS in the United States may have special time frames unlike other areas. The highest eligibility rate in 2009 was \$258 dollars per day, up \$2 from 2008. The standard low rate set by the IRS for specific locations without exceptions was increased from \$158 to \$163, and the standard rate set by the federal government was \$116, although amounts again differ based on location.

It is important for a company to establish clear per diem amounts and travel policies before employees are hired and begin to travel for the company. For example, a company must decide whether it will reimburse employees' personal phone calls as well as business calls while traveling. Fees for currency conversion, ground transportation, health clubs, laundry, postage, and any tolls or additional international fees must also be considered.

Some firms consider paying for extra services to reward, motivate, or retain employees in tight labor markets. These per diem items are typically local and based around extra activites such as club memberships, personal credit cards, salon fees, golfing fees, luggage, books, personal vehicle maintenance, saunas, and massages.

PER DIEM EXAMPLES

The Per Diem, Travel and Transportation Allowance Committee exists to ensure that uniform travel and transportation regulations are issued for members of the seven branches of the U.S. military (Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, Coast Guard, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, and Public Health Service). The objective of these regulations is fair and equitable reimbursement of uniformed members and civilian personnel.

The U.S. government, through the Department of State, provides per diem allowance amounts for travel in foreign areas in lieu of reimbursement for actual subsistence expenses. The allowances are provided to employees and eligible dependents for daily expenses while on temporary travel status in the listed localities on official business away from an official post or assignment. The established rates are maximum amounts. Under travel regulations implemented by the General Services Administration and individual federal agencies, authorizing officials are required to reduce the maximum rates as needed to maintain a level of payment consistent with necessary travel expenses. Separate amounts are established for lodging and meals plus incidental travel expenses.

SEE ALSO Expense Accounts.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Final Update?" *Payroll Manager's Letter.* 7 May 2006.

Internal Revenue Service. "Publication 1542 Main Content."

Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p1542/ar02.html#en US publink1000217254.

Luecke, Randall, et. al. "Should Your Company Use Travel Per Diems?" *Journal of Compensation and Benefits*. March April 1998.
 Luecke, Randall, et. al. "Pros and Cons of Travel Per Diems." *Workforce*. March 1998.

Weaver, Peter. "The IRS's Menu for Per Diem Dining Expenses." *Nation's Business.* May 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PERSONAL SELLING

Personal selling is the act of selling a product or service face-to-face, with a live facilitator, instead of through traditional or digital media. Growing business industries, the prevalence of product choices, and a distrust of aggressive selling policies have led to a prevalence of selling through promotion and advertising instead of one-on-one contact.

THE BUYING SELLING SITUATION

Consumers are interested in personal selling primarily during rare occurences when they need an additional source of information. This is why large purchases such as property, vehicles, and investments are often conducted with personal sellers such as realtors or investment advisors. In these situations, a seller who can provide information and advice is reassuring and often necessary. Smaller but exclusive items such as jewelry or dresses are also sold using personal selling. As a marketing tool, personal selling allows business to use the personality and knowledge of their sales teams to help convince consumers to purchase these high-end products at their stores.

CHARACTERISTICS OF SALESMANSHIP

In a hard sell, the job of the salesperson is to discover what the buyer wants, to present the goods that match the desire while dealing with objections, and to close the sale. The salesperson should have integrity and avoid selling something he or she knows to be defective or inferior. Small businesses should train their salespeople to have a thorough knowledge of the product and good communication skills, including the ability to see from the customer's point of view. Problems with products or contract contingencies should be discussed frankly, and any maintenance issues should be mentioned.

Personal selling processes are divided into steps, such as prospecting, preapproach, approach, and presentation. Prospecting and preapproach are two of the most important stages and require careful planning. A promising consumer must be identified, and the seller must become familiar with the prospect before approaching him or her. This requires empathy and study.

TYPES OF PERSONAL SELLING

Sales positions range from the sales clerk to the chief executive officer in public and in private enterprises. At the bottom of the sales pyramid the primary skills involve taking orders and helping customers find products. At the top, executive salespeople take complex and controversial topics and present them with clarity, persuading other firms and investors to take particular actions.

Sales positions are classified as "inside" and "outside." Inside sales above the clerk level involve telephone sales, mainstream retail sales in stores where product knowledge and presentation skills are required, and auto sales and similar equipment sales where customers visit the dealership. Inside sales may be combined with other functions such as scheduling and early information gathering for an outside agent.

Outside sales take place either at the prospective client's residence or place of business or in a third-party location, such as real estate sales. Outside sales may be combined with estimating tasks or product delivery. A special category is the sales engineer highly skilled in some aspect of industrial operations and thus able both to understand requirements and to provide technical support.

Beyond inside and outside, three types of personal selling are usually identified: order getting, order taking, and support personnel. Order-getting sellers are those who accomplish the traditional sales tasks, approach prospects, and convince them to place orders for products or use services. Order takers are those who perform the more basic jobs, such as completing the transaction. Sales clerks fall under this second heading. The third type, support personnel, do not only offer technical support but can also do missionary work in which products are promoted without being sold. This is common in the medical field where pharmacies send out advertisers to encourage doctors with free samples but do not ask them to buy any specific product.

Representatives. Sometimes personal selling is conducted by manufacturing representatives. These individuals, who sometimes work in groups, are independent sellers who sell on behalf of a certain manufacture with various regions, working on commission. Hiring a rep firm allows a small business to avoid the cost of an in-house sales force. In addition, an established rep may provide the business instant access to an established sales territory. Agents are particularly helpful for businesses with seasonal sales. The chief disadvantage of selling agents is that they usually work for several different firms and do not devote all of their time to one client.

TRENDS

Due to its expensive nature, personal selling and contact with live sales teams is diminishing and being outsourced to firms that specialize in the process. E-commerce has driven down the need for even basic personal selling for many industries. Some industries , however, are maintaining their sales teams. These teams are either necessary for industries like real estate and investment, or serve to increase business value when selling goods in up-scale retail markets.

Small businesses are often able to make more effective use of a salesforce than larger corporations. Since a small business can appeal to local markets through the use of customer service and knowledge concerning the area or consumer needs, they can increase the value of their products and services and the strength of their brand with a skilled sales team.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Freedman, David H. "Meet Your New Executives. They're Every Bit as Clever as Your Old Ones. The Difference? They May Not Be Human." *Inc.* January 2006.

Friedman, H. H. "Personal Selling." Brooklyn College. 2009.
"Good Personal Selling." American Salesman. December 2004.
"The Importance of Personal Selling." Dealernews. January 2005.
Ingram, Thomas N., et al. Sales Management: Analysis and
Decision Making. 7th ed. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe, 2009.
"Job Performance Productivity Effectives Effort Failure."
Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management. Winter 2005.

Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Marks, Ronald. Personal Selling: A Relationship Approach. Mason, Ohio: Atomic Dog Publishing, 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PHYSICAL DISTRIBUTION

Economists talk about the movement of goods in and out of business operations as "physical distribution." Physical distribution costs money. The cost of incoming transportation tends to be hidden in the price, but the business owner will feel the price directly if he or she has to ship product any distance or deliver it locally to the consumer. Jean-Paul Rodrique, Claude Comtois, and Brian Slack, in their book *The Geography of Transportation Systems*, estimated that logistics, or the arrangement and payment for product distribution, accounts for 10 to 15 percent of worldwide gross domestic product.

MODES AND NODES

Physical distribution is based on modes of transport such as ship, freight via railroad, freight via road, and air travel. Some physical products are also temporarily transported in pipes, such as oil, gas, and water. Distribution occurs in stages where the materials may be held for short periods of time at collecting points before being sent on to more specific destinations.

The development of the steam engine in the eighteenth century first influenced water transportation by providing an engine for ships—and in the nineteenth century led to the almost explosive development of rail as a major mode of transportation. Rail captured the bulk of longdistance goods distribution, such as coal. Long-distance travel via road and air was developed with the combustion engine technology and flight of the twentieth century.

Due to its high cost, air distribution is typically used only with smaller physical materials in which speedy delivery is important, such as certain types of correspondence, medical supplies, and scientific samples. Long-distance land transportation today is dominated by trucking.

With the maturing of transport systems came combined modes generally referred to as "intermodal" transportation. Typical examples are "container ships" that carry boxes which can be placed directly on semitractor trailers and trucked to their final destinations. Within these boxes goods are packed on pallets ready for unloading by forklift trucks. These same containers can be transported by rail for long-distance hauls and then transferred to trucks for the final leg of the trip.

In terms of costs, the lowest cost is associated with water, then with rail, then with trucking, and finally with air transportation. The driving force is the production cost of the item moved, which is itself based on the producer's raw material, energy, and labor costs. If the product has a low production cost, it can "carry" a high transportation cost and still arrive at a lower cost than an item traveling a short distance but having a higher production cost.

SMALL BUSINESS PHYSICAL DISTRIBUTION LOGISTICS

Physical distribution is sometimes a problem for the small business if it is located in outlying areas poorly served by modes. Until the 1970s, transportation was regulated by the federal government, but deregulation began in 1977 with airlines and continued across the various methods used by all businesses.

Small businesses rarely have the resources to become experts in physical distribution and therefore converge on typical modes of distribution used in their industry by discovering how others do the job. Occasionally the small business is required to come up with something new and innovative as the consequence of an unusual contract, a new product launch, or the appearance of a new customer. An alternative to doing heavy homework is to make use of transport brokerage, freight forwarding, and transport service organizations that specialize in designing optimal methods of getting the goods where they belong.

A common problem for small businesses with inventory is a lack of storage space. Just-in-time inventories are not always possible, and the space to store a number of goods for distribution can be expensive. A small business operating in direct channels should invest in a private storage space of its own, or at least rent enough storage space to hold sufficient inventory to meet demand. A small business that is part of a larger distribution channel can often sell goods to a wholesaler, who will store the goods before selling them to other dealers further along the channel. This selling arrangement can provide a constant outlet for small business products and save on space. Contracts with other distributors should specify who pays for freight costs and who bears the risk of damage while the product is in transit.

In a physical distribution system, materials handling is also of great importance. Products, especially fragile products, should be packaged and treated with great care. A broken product will not only cost the small business money, it will significantly lower the reputation and value of the company in the eyes of the customer. Proper methods and equipment should be used by the small business, including packaging techniques that will ensure the safe arrival of the product when it passes into the hands of other distributors.

Modern technological developments have revolutionized some aspects of the physical distribution process. In certain cases, such as music distribution, physical methods are no longer necessary, and independent producers, studios, and labels can distribute digitally. Small businesses that work with products that can be easily sold over an online store can simplify their distribution methods by dealing with one order at time through their Web site interface, in which only a reliable package distributor is needed. Modern packaging and transportation methods also allow more options for a small business working on an order-by-order basis to market itself. If the small business wants to market its eco-friendly practices, it can advertise its use of recycled packaging. If it wants to note reduced carbon dioxide emissions that may also qualify it for tax benefits, the business can use hybrid vehicles for transportation or a distribution partner who uses similar methods.

SEE ALSO Distribution Channels; Transportation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures.* 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Olson, Eric G. Better Green Business: Handbook for Environmentally Responsible and Profitable Business Practices. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Wharton School Publishing, 2009.
- Pride, William M., Robert J. Hughes, and Jack R. Kapoor. Business. 10th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western/Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Rodrique, Jean Paul, Claude Comtois, and Brian Slack. *The Geography of Transportation Systems*. New York: Routledge, 2006.
- Sparks, Leigh, and John Fernie, eds. Logistics and Retail Management: Insight Into Current Practice from Leading Experts. Philadelphia. Pa.: Kogan Page Ltd., 2004.
- Stroh, Michael B. A Practical Guide to Transportation and Logistics. 3rd ed. Dumont, N.J.: Logistics Network, 2001.
- Waters, Donald, ed. *Global Logistics and Distribution Planning:*Strategies for Management. Philadelphia. Pa.: Kogan Page Ltd., 2003.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

POINT-OF-SALE SYSTEMS

Point-of-sale (POS) systems represent the computerization of the cash register—and the linking of it to databases. POS systems give businesses the ability to retain and analyze a wide variety of inventory and transaction data on a continuous basis. In addition to helping small businesses with accounting, they can also be valuable tools for target marketing, supplier purchase tracking, and other types of sale analysis. Basic point-of-sale systems currently in use include stand-alone electronic cash registers, also known as ECRs, and their related network or controller systems.

Stand-alone ECRs. These electronic registers operate independently of one another and provide only basic information for transactions made on that particular register. These systems are often well-suited for small businesses because they are the least expensive of the POS options but provide many helpful features, including automatic sales and tax calculation abilities, programmable function keys, and scanning.

Network Systems. Network or ECR-based point-of-sale systems feature multiple terminals arranged into a primary/secondary configuration. One ECR in the store, equipped with extra memory capacity, serves as the primary

terminal and receives data from the secondary terminals. These systems give businesses the added capacity to manage storewide data and transmit data to mainframe or network servers.

Controller-Based POS Systems. The most complex POS systems are controller-based systems in which each terminal is connected to a computer that receives and stores all sales, merchandise, and credit data. The controller manages the system, checks for errors, and formats data for the main computer used by the business. It does its own sales analysis price information searches. Dual-control systems provide additional safety in case of failure. Most business scan to input information into these systems, which lowers the chance of error.

Point-of-sale systems, like many other computer-based innovations, continue to change and develop at a rapid pace. Small businesses should be able to find a variety of options at different prices and for different computer systems to fit their needs. Most POS systems are integrated with handheld scanners, customer promotions and discounts, credit card machines, scheduling, and invoices, all at relatively low cost.

POPULAR POS SYSTEMS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Some of more popular POS software options for small businesses include:

- Imonggo. Imonggo is a POS software download designed to be a free, minimalistic alternative to the other POS programs offered by companies such as Microsoft and QuickBooks. It allows for an unlimited number of users and allows business owners to collect and manage barcodes and images of products for easier inventory management.
- Microsoft Dynamics POS. Microsoft's POS system
 is designed to be role-based, allowing users to
 customize screens based on their jobs, such as
 cashier, sales representative, and retail store manager.
 The software includes options for status updates and
 touchscreen capabilities, which are showing
 increased popularity in POS systems.
- QuickBooks Point of Sale. The QuickBooks POS system integrates with other QuickBooks programs, which can be useful to small-business owners who have other QuickBooks software. The system allows users to print price tags and automatically generate purchase orders for a wide range of inventory management activities. Two versions are available, one oriented toward single-store businesses and the other toward businesses that have multiple store fronts.
- Lightspeed. Lightspeed is a POS program designed for use on Mac operating systems. It can be used for

single or multiple stores, and includes several different management options that can be used to search and manage inventory, scan and complete transactions with customers, and sell online through a Web store system.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Business* 2010 Update. 13th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010..

Garry, Michael. "POS Plans Abound; Point of Sale Systems Topped Retailers' Priority Lists in This Year's Tech Report, Though Many Other Applications Competed for Attention." Supermarket News. 16 January 2006.

Imonggo. "POS Software Reviews, FAQs." Available from: http://www.imonggo.com/point of sale faq.html.

Intuit, Inc. "QuickBooks Point of Sale Software." Available from: http://quickbooks.intuit.com/product/accounting software/small business/pos basic pos software.jsp.

Kroll, Karen M. "The POS Connection." Catalog Age. 1 January 2005.

Lee, Mie Yun. "Purchasing the Proper POS System Can Perk Up Efficiency and Profits." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 10 October 2005.

Microsoft. "Microsoft Dynamics POS 2009 Role Based Experience." Available from: http://www.microsoft.com/dynamics/en/us/products/pos role based.aspx.

"Microsoft's POS Move May Make It a Viable Retail Option." ExtremeTech.com.. 5 October 2004.

"Point of Returns: POS Technology Allows Operators to Learn More About Their Businesses Than Ever Before." *Restaurants* & *Institutions.* 15 January 2004.

Xsilva Systems, Inc. "Lightspeed." Available from: http://www.xsilva.com/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PORTABILITY OF BENEFITS

The portability of benefits is the idea that common job benefits, such as health insurance and pension plans, can be set up in such a way that they can travel with a worker who moves from one job to the next. These benefits are arranged and paid for by employers and give employees greater financial security.

Traditionally, employee benefit plans have been offered on a company-by-company basis, with each plan belonging to and administrated by the business itself. This system is still used in many government positions, but the private sector has branched out into other alternatives. It is common for employers to offer several pension or health plans to prospective employees, including portable options. Small businesses often find portable plans easier to manage,

and for some workers such as independent contractors, there may be few other options.

Portable health benefit plans can take three different forms. The first is a government-created market of various plans which small businesses can dip into as needed, choosing the plans that best fit their employees. This option is common in national health systems, and the United States appears to be moving in this direction as a result of health care reform legislation passed in 2010. The second option is a small version of government-sponsored health care in which businesses instead of governments gather together to create several health care options, or a single plan, for the entire industry or sector in which they work. This is most common in heavily unionized industries and does not tend to affect small businesses outside of these industries.

The third option is a privatization method in which employees are able to purchase benefit plans for themselves from a third party. These plans exist independently of businesses, but some businesses create benefit accounts which employees can use to fund their own plans, and the government may offer tax credit for employees who choose this option. One of the most popular options is the health savings account, where business owners can keep their funds in a single account and control deductibles and insurance company choices themselves. All three forms of portable benefits exist to a degree in the United States, though both government and privatized portability are gaining popularity.

Certain legislation has affected the portability of benefits in the United States, especially health benefits. The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, known better as HIPAA, set the ground rules for the protection of electronic health information throughout U.S. industries and made it much easier for health plans to offer uniform coverage to employees at many different businesses. HIPAA legislation was updated in 2003, when the last security laws were added.

In addition to governmental control of portable benefits, most states, such as Michigan, provide portable benefit plans of their own that allow all state employees to invest in one out of a series of private pension plans using the state coverage program. The employee keeps the plan as long as they are working for the state. Many states offer a defined compensation plan in which they allow employees to move funds from the old plan to the state plan of their choice. In these cases, the states accept purchase of service credits, which let employees receive credit for retirement funds earned at a previous job that were not yet vested and that the employee would lose upon switching to a state position.

There are two types of pension plans: defined benefit and defined contribution. A small business that wants to create a portable pension plan to attract quality employees should use the more popular defined contribution plan, in which the employee pays a percentage of his or her wages into the plan and the employer matches it. Most individual retirement account (IRA) plans allow employees to rollover funds from one IRA to another when they switch jobs, or at least keep the old IRA until retirement.

Small businesses and businesses that are just beginning tend to benefit more from portable benefit options than large companies that already have benefit plans in place. The primary advantage to such plans is flexibility, which increases business value in the eyes of potential employees and allows the small-business owner to save money by choosing plans or accounts that leave room for tailored options and lower payments.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Benson, George P. "The Workplace Revolution." *Georgia Trend.* December 1999.

Bernhardt, Annette, and Thomas Bailey. "Improving Worker Welfare in the Age of Flexibility." *Challenge*. September October 1998.

Clark, Roebert. "Portability of Benefits, Job Changes, and the Role of Government Policies." *FutureWork*. September 1999.

Cook, Christopher D. "Temps Demand a New Deal." *Nation*. 27 March 2000.

"Cutting Edge Benefits for Growing Companies." *Inc.* February 1997.

Diaz, Scott. "Securing Prosperity The American Labor Market: How It Has Changed and What to Do about It." *Government Finance Review*. June 2000.

Leonard, Bill. "The Economic State of the Union." *HR Magazine*. December 1996.

McNerney, Donald. "Life in the Jobless Economy." HR Focus. August 1996.

Mitchell, Olivia S., et al., eds. *Benefits for the Workplace of the Future.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2003.

Rehfeld, Barry. "Michigan Redefines Public Pensions." Institutional Investor. 1 October 1998.

Rosen, Stephanie. "On Their Own: There's No Employer Match, But Self Employed Individuals Do Have Access to a Host of Qualified Retirement Plans." Bank Investment Marketing. 1 June 1999.

U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. "HIPAA Administrative Simplification Statute and Rules." Available from: http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/privacy/hipaa/administrative/index.html.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "HSA Advantages." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/hsa/hsaadvantages/index.html.

Zabel, Gary. "A New Labor Movement in the Academy." *Dollars & Sense.* March 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PREGNANCY IN THE WORKPLACE

Bureau of Labor Statistics figures indicate that 80 percent of all working women will become pregnant at some point in their working lives. Researchers have observed that attitudes toward pregnant employees tend to be predicated more on company culture than on the size of the firm. A small business headed by a driven entrepreneur who is determined to meet or exceed an ambitious agenda of growth may greet the news that his or her top salesperson is pregnant with far less equanimity than the leadership of a larger company that places greater weight on the long-term value of the salesperson.

Due to increased awareness of minority rights and legislation governing the treatment of women and pregnancy by businesses, companies are expected to have policies for managing pregnancy and protecting pregnant employees from harassment and biased actions. However, mistreatment still persists and in some cases has risen. In 2007 the number of complaints concerning pregnancy discrimination filed with the Equal Opportunity Employment Commission rose 65 percent, and in 2008 they rose by another 14 percent to 5,587.

PREGNANCY DISCRIMINATION AND FEDERAL LAW

The United States has passed two major federal laws that provide legal protections to pregnant employees as well as employees who might become pregnant. These are the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 and the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993.

Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978. This legislation stipulated that all employers treat pregnant and nonpregnant employees in the same way, both in terms of benefits received and all other respects.

Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993. The FMLA stipulates that men and women may take as many as 12 weeks of unpaid leave annually for the birth or adoption of a child, care of a sick child, placement for foster care, or because of morning sickness or other illness (the illness does not have to be pregnancy-related). Employers and employees alike should note, however, that the FMLA does not impact businesses with fewer than fifty employees.

AVOIDING DISCRIMINATORY BEHAVIOR

Discriminatory behaviors still exist in the workforce, as demonstrated by practices such as ignoring pregnant applicants for a particular position or using job performance loopholes to fire pregnant women on other grounds. Small businesses should be aware of the regulations governing their behavior at both federal and state levels:

- Employers may not refuse to hire, refuse to promote, or fire a pregnant employee because of her pregnancy. Moreover, experts warn that the person's pregnancy cannot be *any* factor in the action taken.
- Employers have to provide the same benefits to all employees, whether or not they are pregnant, although they do not have to provide additional benefits to pregnant workers.
- Employers may not refuse to adjust workloads for a pregnant employee if they do so for a worker who is not pregnant but claims some other disability or mitigating circumstance.
- Employers may not discriminate against staff members who may be pregnant in the future or who announce intentions to get pregnant.
- Employers may not discriminate against employees who: 1) have had an abortion; or 2) are considering having an abortion.
- Employers are not allowed to reassign employees to lower-paying positions because of pregnancy.
 Similarly, employers may not change a worker's job description and then eliminate the new job via reorganization.
- Employers may not engage in discriminatory
 practices against men whose wives or partners
 become pregnant. It should be noted, however, that
 application of this law may vary from state to state,
 since states have different views of the rights of
 married and unmarried couples.
- Employers cannot demand medical notes from a pregnant woman's doctor concerning her work status if they do not require similar documentation from doctors of other employees who have short-term disabilities.

MANAGING THE LOSS OF EMPLOYEES DURING PREGNANCY AND MATERNITY LEAVE

Businesses, especially small businesses, must work to balance the needs of a pregnant employee with the operation of the business. Prior planning is an essential element of effectively managing the impact of pregnancies on business operations. Business owners and managers should study in advance how the pregnant person's responsibilities will be handled in her absence. Pregnant employees should be consulted concerning their responsibility and how their position can best be filled during their absence. Employees who cover the duties of the pregnant co-worker should be

compensated properly, and the business owner should be aware that a significant percentage of pregnant workers who take time to care for their newborns leave their current jobs. The business should create a plan for a replacement if the employee chooses not to return.

Most employees will continue working while pregnant and take parental leave instead of pregnancy leave to care for their newborn child. This leave can be taken at any time during the first year after the child is born. The business owner can allow the employee to take the time intermittently so that the employee can continue working part time, either with half days or a reduced number of days per week. The arrangement may vary, but the times must be agreed upon by employer and employee. A schedule should be created to plot out the leave which the employee will use. If a married couple is employed at a small business, the business owner may restrict their combined leave to a total of 12 weeks, but only if no health conditions relating to the pregnancy develop, since these would require extra time off unrelated to the pregnancy.

SEE ALSO Family and Medical Leave Act.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dessler, Gary. Human Resource Management. 12th ed. Boston, Mass.: Prentice Hall, 2000.

Fleischer, Charles H. HR for Small Business: An Essential Guide for Managers, Human Resources, Professionals, and Small Business Owners. 2d ed. Naperville, Ill.: Sphinx Pub., 2009.

Karla, Ritu. "Maternity Leave: Less Pay, More Time Off." Hartford Courant. 14 October 2005.

Krischer, Cindy. "Job related Claims of Pregnancy Bias on the Rise." *Miami Herald.* September 2009.

Lindemann, Barbara. Age Discrimination in Employment Law. Washington D.C.: Bureau of National Affairs, 2003.

"Providing Pregnancy and Parental Leave." FindLaw. 2008.

Available from: http://smallbusiness.findlaw.com/employment employer/employment employer benefits/employment employer benefits fmla pregnancy.html.

Shellenbarger, Sue. "Pregnant Employees Worry About Effects of Workplace Stress." Wall Street Journal. 26 July 2000.

Sparrow, Stephanie. "Ways of Keeping Mum." *Personnel Today*. 17 January 2006.

U.S. Department of Justice. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Pregnancy Discrimination Charges: EEOC & FEPAs Combined FY 1997 FY 2009." Available from: http:// www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/statistics/enforcement/pregnancy.cfm

U.S. Department of Labor. "Compliance Guide to the Family and Medical Leave Act." Available from: http://www.dol.gov/compliance/laws/comp fmla.htm. Retrieved April 24, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PRESENT VALUE

Present value (PV) is an accounting term meaning the value today of some amount of money expected to be available one or more years in the future. Since money in the future cannot be immediately invested today (and is subject to decreased values caused by inflation), it is not worth as much as a present value. One hundred dollars invested for a year at a 10 percent rate of return per annum will earn \$10, hence will be worth \$110 next year. This relationship can be reversed. If Man A can get 10 percent interest on his money, then \$100 paid to him a year from now will only be worth \$90.91 today. This is known as the time value of the money.

The formula for calculating present value for any given year in the future is the following:

$$PV = FV \times (1 + dr) ^-n.$$

In this formula, PV stands for present value, and Future Value (FV) is the cash projected for one of the years in the future, while dr is the discount rate. The caret symbol stands for exponentiation; n is the number of years; the negative n is the negative value of the year. Year 1 is -1, year 2 is -2 and so on.

When present value is calculated for multiple years of projected income, two numbers in the formula would change. FV might be different from year to year, and n would be different for each year. The sum of the PVs calculated would be the present value of the entire stream. Assume that there are three future earnings of \$5,000, \$5,500, and \$8,750..These values total \$19,250. Now assume a discount rate of 15 percent. Using an Excel spreadsheet, a person could calculate the PV as follows:

Enter the three future year values in column A, row 1 and the values of future earnings, beginning with \$5,000, in column B, row 1. Next, enter the following formula into column C, row 1:

$$=B1*(1+0.15)^{(-(A1-2007))}$$

This formula in column C would now produce the present value of the first year. Replicating this formula in rows 2 and 3 would produce all the new values: \$4,348, \$4,159, and \$5,753. These sum to \$14,260. The present value of \$19,250, using the 15 percent discount rate, is \$14,260.

The technique described can also be applied to quarterly or monthly income streams. In those cases the n term would be smaller increments, and the discount rate would be for the shorter period. A 15 percent interest rate for a quarterly calculation would be 3.75 percent and shown as 0.0375.

USES OF PV

The present value calculation can be used to determine the value of a property today expected to earn at least the projected stream of cash flows in the future, or the amounts that must be invested today in order to reap desired sums at future dates.

A common use of present value calculations is to determine the value of a business an investor is thinking of acquiring. The investor is likely to have a certain fairly predictable return on his or her investments based on past experience. That value is used as the discount rate. The future cash earnings of the acquisition target are projected year by year, usually for a 10-year period and using various conservative assumptions based on the target's own history. A residual value for the 11th year is calculated, typically assuming that the business will be sold for five or six times its earnings.

The resulting series of annual cash flows are then reduced to present value using the investor's own rate of return. The annual results are summed. If this value is greater than or equal to the asking price, the acquisition might be desirable. Many other factors may be added in more complex formulas to take into account the rate of inflation, the predicted success of the business, changing values of assets, and interest from other sources. Finding the present value is still an important piece to these calculations, but is only a part of the whole that investors will look at.

Other terms related to present value are used when valuing companies or investments in projects. Net present value, or NPV, is a term used specifically to describe present value when a future value is subjected to a discount rate and present costs are factored in. This shows how much net profit the investment will make in present-day amounts. The internal rate of return is also closely connected with present value, but shows an annual rate of return for a project, taking into account future costs.

SEE ALSO Discounted Cash Flow.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burgess, Steve, Carmine Sellito, and Stan Karanasios. *Effective Web Presence Solutions for Small Business*. Hershey, Pa.: Information Science Reference, 2009.

Bygrave, William D., and Andrew Zacharakis. *The Portable MBA in Entrepreneurship*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"Discounted Cash Flow." Chartered Management Institute: Checklists: Managing Information and Finance. October 2005.

Ross, Stephen A., Randolph W. Westerfield, and Jeffrey Jaffe. *Corporate Finance*. 9th ed. New York: McGraw Hill/Irwin, 2010.

"What Are You Worth? For Sellers, It's Back to the Future, but for Buyers It's Here and Now." *Financial Planning*. 1 May 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PRESS KITS

A press kit is a tool used by small businesses to accompany an important public announcement at the company's headquarters, at a hotel, or at a conference, for instance to which members of the press have been invited or where they may likely appear. Trade press usually cover a trade conference, for instance. Such conferences often boast a press room where the company's announcement can be posted.

A press kit (or media kit), as the very phrase implies, goes beyond press releases. It is essentially a company's calling card. Its elements include narrative materials (the press release being one); ancillary documentary items (such as statistics, resumes, and handbooks); photographs, company logos, and other visual materials suitable for reproduction by a magazine or newspaper; and CDs or DVDs that contain audio or video biographies of the company's business. Occasionally, it may be possible to provide product samples or miniatures to draw the attention of reporters. The business that endeavors to make a public announcement is well-served by creating a press kit that effectively communicates the company's desired image.

Luring press interest in the information age presents a unique challenge to small businesses. *PR Week* reported, "Look on any reporter's desk (or the floor, shelves, and trash bins around it), and you'll likely find more than one press kit. These staples of the PR world have evolved from single-sheet releases placed neatly into folders to major UPS deliveries with gifts, samples, and swag dressed up in sometimes clever, more often corny, packages." Small businesses are as capable as major companies of fashioning a press kit that passes muster. Whether a company wants to go all out or keep things modest and dignified will depend as much on the event as on the temperament and style of the company's ownership.

A small business typically makes announcements in an industry context or in the local community, such as the unveiling of a new facility, operational unit, or acquisition. Local press normally covers the latter since the business is creating genuine local news. If the announcement is directed at the trade itself, favorable treatment by the trade press is also reasonably assured if the announcement is not "manufactured news" of little value. Writing in Policy & Practice, Francis Solomon advises, "Don't lie, don't hide. Creating news rarely works; the business, however, should not be shying from contact with the press, even though much experience indicates that they'll probably get something wrong. But to err is human. If the business is not particularly gifted with individuals familiar with media relations or hype, the best approach to making a press kit is to play it straight but light: a sense of humor helps. Thus the package should be attractive, may even feature something novel and eye-catching, but its contents should be factual and designed to help the recipient write an accurate and complete story."

A press kit should be assembled with the reporter's perspective in mind. What would a reporter need to write a story about an event if he knew nothing about it and fell asleep during the press conference? Reporters always look for unusual facets to make an ordinary story interesting to their readers. Interesting background is always helpful. Some companies have fascinating start-up stories. The company's headquarters building may have historic importance not generally known. The product or service may have a colorful inventor. The product may have novel and unexpected uses. Reporters generally write quickly and prefer to avoid followup calls to get facts right. No knowledge on the media's part must be assumed. For instance, emphasizing names of people always spelled wrong is a reasonable item to highlight in a press kit. If a business owner is named Quiglly, a bold, allcaps reminder that "QUIGLLY is spelled with A DOUBLE LL" is not out of place. Technical subjects should be explained in layman's language and, ideally, accompanied by diagrams. Phrases like "torque-resistant topography" or "PostScript-generating package" may be common parlance inside the company, but is more likely Greek to a reporter. All else being equal, carefully prepared, complete, factual, and interesting content will always win out over a clever package that is puzzling especially some days after an event.

Rising postal and shipping rates coupled with an economic downturn in 2008 and 2009 made sending out press kits a more costly enterprise, especially for small businesses. Companies are often able to negotiate a set price with a shipping service if it expects to send a certain number of packages within a given amount of time. However, technology has greatly improved small businesses' shipping costs. Press kits can now be sent electronically by e-mail or via file transfer Web sites. One PR firm decreased its monthly postage bill to \$200 from \$3,000 by switching to e-mail, according to the *Houston Chronicle*. Some companies have even abandoned paper press kits in favor of flash drives that are much cheaper to mail.

Follow-up is crucially important when sending out a press kit. Sufficient time should be scheduled for a press kit to be mailed, received, and finally reviewed by a reporter before a company event or announcement is made. About a week after mailing, it is generally suitable to call a reporter or media representative to confirm the press kit was received. Calling during the morning or early evening hours is most effective, as these are typically down times for reporters.

Press kits carry potential benefits beyond garnering media interest. Many companies use press kits to send to prospective clients, vendors, and investors. While the recipient may be different, the intention is the same: to garner interest in a business.

SEE ALSO Press Release; Public Relations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Blacklock, Dana. "Press Kits What You Should Know." *Canadian Musician*. January/February 2005.
- "Brainfood: Business Manners Handling the Media." Management Today. 2 December 2005.
- DeMartine, Karen. "Managing Your Media Risk." *Risk Management.* 2 September 2005.
- "Developing a Press Kit for Your Small Business."

 AllBusiness.com. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/
 marketing/public relations press kit/445 1.html. Retrieved
 April 5, 2010.
- "Press Kit." *Small Business Notes*. Available from: http://www.smallbusinessnotes.com/operating/marketing/presskit.html. Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- "PR Technique: Press Kits Creating Press Kits with a Purpose." *PR Week.* 16 May 2006.
- Rosenberg, Joyce M. "As Postage Goes Up, Alternatives Look Better." *Houston Chronicle.* 17 May 2009.
- Solomon, Francis. "Key in Dealing with Reporters: Don't Lie, Don't Hide." *Policy & Practice.* June 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRESS RELEASES

Press releases also known as news releases are brief, printed statements that outline the major facts of a news story in journalistic style. As part of its overall public relations effort, a small business may need to prepare press releases in order to disseminate new information about its products, services, operations, or other activities. A steady flow of news helps to make a small business more visible to the public and creates favorable interest in its activities.

Not all companies need press coverage. A company that provides services to distant corporate clients, for example, will have little need for it. However, many company's will benefit from press coverage and can generate such publicity by noting newsworthy events and producing press releases to announce them. Examples are promotions, transfers, retirements, or hiring of personnel or the negotiation of a new labor contract. Building new facilities, planning a major expansion, installing new equipment, or offering a new product are other newsworthy events that might occur in a small business. In addition, human interest stories might arise from the unusual hobbies or avocations of employees, the success of companysponsored sports teams or events, or the company's participation in charitable or community activities. If a small business received an award or a visit from a celebrity, these events might provide impetus for a news story as well. In general, a newsworthy story should be timely, of general or human interest, and somewhat unusual.

PREPARING A NEWS RELEASE

In order to attract the attention of the media to anything but a vitally important story, a small business will probably have to prepare and send out a news release. Ideally, the news release will generate enough interest that the media will choose to cover the story. A news release may also be useful as a handout to provide basic information to reporters who come to cover a story.

The release itself should obey standard journalistic practice, be free of jargon, and communicate in a straightforward manner. Include a bold and short headline to grab the reader's attention. Headlines are often set in a larger font than the rest of the press release, and are sometimes followed by a subheadline to add "punch" to the press release. If a headline is going to appear in a search engine, keep the character count under sixty to allow the entire headline to appear. A dateline starts the text of the press release to indicate when and where it originated. The first paragraph should signal the essence of the story: who, what, when, where, why, and how. The remainder of the news release should provide supporting information, such as facts and figures or quotes from people involved, in most-important to least-important order. Many press releases include a final paragraph that provides background information on the company. Overall, a news release should be crisp and concise, never exceeding two pages in length, and similar to a newspaper article in content and style. It is important that a small-business owner find someone to write the news release who has a good command of language, grammar, and punctuation.

News releases should be typed on company letterhead and include the name and address of the company; its trademark or logo; the name, telephone number, and e-mail address of a contact person (usually the small-business owner, even if the job of preparing the news release is delegated to another person); the date; and the words "News Release." The importance and scope of the story determines where it should be sent. In most cases, it would be appropriate to send it to the business editors of the local print media. Sometimes sending it to local radio and television contacts might be appropriate as well. A small business can create a mailing list of relevant addresses, which can be found in media and trade journals and some reference books, to simplify the process. Some publications have begun accepting press releases online.

PRESS RELEASES IN THE AGE OF ELECTRONIC INFORMATION

The common press release has undergone several significant changes in recent years as the Internet has revolutionized the way news is delivered. The wide availability of online information allows average investors to receive business news at the same time as analysts and news

services. While some investors have been able to use this instantaneous information to their advantage, it has also opened the door to some dubious practices. For example, many companies have been victimized by fake press releases issued by disgruntled former employees, unscrupulous investors, or competitors. Such "news" is usually intended to cause harm to the targeted company by convincing investors to sell its stock.

On the other hand, some companies have taken advantage of the technology to issue press releases of debatable merit, apparently with the intention of increasing their stock prices. "Once a relatively mundane communications device, a press release now has the might to dramatically drive the price of a stock," according to *Business Week*. "As a result, more companies are designing press releases with that goal in mind. But it's not just edgy or pushing-thetruth headlines from lesser-known companies that are designed to spike share prices. Stock analysts say established companies are also playing fast and loose with press-release language, especially those involving earnings reports. They may exclude entire unprofitable subsidiaries, or leave out key information such as certain losses in order to appear rosy to investors."

Some companies release information prematurely. They might for example, announce a planned merger or joint venture before the deal is completed, whereas others bombard the information highway with daily press releases in an attempt to keep their stocks in the minds of analysts and investors. "Apparently, some high-tech companies use press releases not only to inform the trade press but also to impress Wall Street analysts and business reporters and through them to impress investors who have no other way to get news because they don't read the trade press," Mark Ferelli noted in Computer Technology Review. In any case, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) has begun taking notice of business news releases on the Internet. Experts recommend that investors look beyond companies' paid public relations efforts and review their filings with the SEC before making investment decisions.

Rising postal and shipping rates have prompted small-business owners to take a hard look at their methods for sending press releases. Since practically all media workers have e-mail addresses, it is now easier than ever for a small business to deliver a press release to a reporter or editor via e-mail. And like e-mail, Web transfer sites enable businesses to disseminate press releases to the media quickly. In addition to saving on postage, printing and labor expenses are minimized.

Some online services enable small-business owners to distribute press releases without necessarily contacting a reporter. Free or low-cost services like www.pitchengine.com and www.webwire.com distribute press releases online to search engines, where they remain for about a month. Many of these services distribute press releases directly into the email inboxes of thousands of reporters and editors, depending on the industry. Higher-cost services like www.prnewswire.com enable more detailed results. A small business should have a monitoring system to measure how well a press release performs (i.e., how many news items it generates). That can help an owner decide whether to stick with an online distribution service.

SEE ALSO Public Relations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Beware the Press Release." *Business Week.* 24 April 2000. "Brainfood: Business Manners Handling the Media." *Management Today.* 2 December 2005.

Ferelli, Mark, and Hal Glatzer. "The Power of the Press Release: For Better or Worse ... Much Worse." *Computer Technology Review*. September 2000.

Hennes, Amy. "Chamber Tip: Press Releases." *Detroiter*. December 2002.

Jensen, J. J. "PR Web Taking Marketing to the Masses: Ferndale Firm Hooking Up Small and Medium sized Businesses to the Media Using the Internet." *Bellingham Business Journal*. July 2005.

Pelham, Fran. "The Triple Crown of Public Relations: Pitch Letter, News Release, Feature Article." Public Relations Quarterly. Spring 2000.

"Press Releases for Small Businesses." *AllBusiness.com.* Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/marketing/public relations press release/2594 1.html. Retrieved April 6, 2010.

Rosenberg, Joyce M. "As postage Goes Up, Alternatives Look Better." *Houston Chronicle.* 17 May 2009.

Tabaka, Marla. "The Power of Press Releases for Small Business." *Inc.* 27 January 2009. Available from: http://www.inc.com/marla tabaka/2009/01/the power of press releases fo.html#.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRICE/EARNINGS (P/E) RATIO

The price/earnings ratio (P/E ratio, or sometimes called the "absolute P/E") is one of a number of measures used to assess the value of a company. The "price" component of the ratio is the stock price of the company. The "earnings" portion is the net income (income after tax) reported by the company per share. These two numbers are divided to get a ratio. For example, if a company's stock sold for \$24 per share and the company reported earnings per share of \$1.50, the company's P/E ratio would be 16. This is also sometimes referred to as a

"multiple," in the sense that the price is, in this case, 16 times earnings. The ratio also means that investors are willing to pay \$24 for \$1.50 in earnings. The higher the multiple the higher investor enthusiasm for the stock is, for whatever reason. A high price paid for low earnings is, obviously, a more risky investment, but the investor has faith in the company.

It is important to understand that earnings per share typically comes from the previous four quarters of a company's performance. However, earnings per share can sometimes stem from analyst estimates of the coming four quarters. This is also called "projected" or "forward" P/E. Some investors eschew current P/E ratios since they rely on past results and instead focus on forward P/E ratios. Another lesser used version is the "relative" P/E, which compares the current P/E to a benchmark or range of previous P/Es over a course of time, such as 10 years. Relative P/E illustrates what percentage the current P/E comprises of past P/Es: investors usually use this ratio to compare current P/E to the highest value among previous P/Es. A relative P/E lower than 100 percent indicates the current P/E is lower than its past value; one that is more than 100 percent indicates it has surpassed its previous value. For instance, if a company's P/Es have ranged from 15 to 40 over the past 10 years and its current P/E is 25, then the relative P/E would compare the current value to the highest value among the past multiples (25/40, or 62.5 percent of the decade high).

The P/E ratio is often taken as a "hard" measurement because the stock price is determined by open bidding in a free market by investors assumed to be well-informed and the earnings are taken from the company's own books as reported to the public under the requirements of the securities laws. In reality, however, the price component of the ratio only partially reflects the actual value of the company. A certain and unmeasurable portion of that price is set by investor opinion and is therefore influenced by subjective perceptions based on information, lack of it, reputation, rumor, speculation, and the like. "High-flying" stocks, for instance, may have an exaggeratedly high P/E whereas very solid stocks may be "undervalued" and thus have relatively low P/Es. During the dot-com boom, then chief of the Federal Reserve, Alan Greenspan, spoke of "irrational exuberance" in the market one source of investor motivation. Economic swings can have a significant impact on P/E ratios. The recession of 2008 and 2009 shifted the way many analysts and investors looked at P/E ratios. "In a recession, if you look at trailing P/Es, then you'll often find lower values than if you look at forward P/Es. That's because trailing earnings don't yet reflect the impact of the recession, and forward earnings will often fall," wrote Selena Maranjian in the Motley Fool. "When you study companies, give forward P/Es some consideration (while acknowledging that there's much more to undervalued stocks than just P/Es)."

For these reasons it is better to view the P/E ratio as, at least in part, a thermometer of *investor* confidence and *not* as a thermometer measuring a company's health. At the same time, the P/E ratio can directly affect the company's well-being too. With a high P/E a company has easier access to capital. A low multiple can deprive a company of investor support indeed can expose it to hostile take-overs if its value is not fully reflected in stock value.

For instance, a diversified, large, profitable producer of industrial machinery, components, and supplies (lubricants or abrasives, for example) may be trading at low multiples of earnings because it is serving a wide range of industries in the "traditional" categories of manufacturing. None of its product lines are "sexy" but all are producing high margins. The complexity and diversity of the company makes it difficult for stock analysts to overview or to value, and for this reason it is ignored and rarely makes anybody's "buy" list. The company's management has accumulated a lot of cash and is attempting to spend it on new properties, in part to make the company more "exciting" and thus to lift its stock. Stockholders are restless despite high dividends because the stock is not increasing in value proportional to the company's stellar performance. The management is deeply troubled by the company's P/E of 8, sometimes dipping to 7, even 6. Then the inevitable happens: another company, quite able to see the real value of this one, mounts a hostile takeover. The stock is underpriced, the company has a lot of cash, and the stockholders are likely to side with the attacker.

Another company, with a similarly low P/E ratio, may be quite clearly visible to the investor community. Its low stock valuation, and consequently low multiple, may be due directly to its shrinking share of the market, outdated product, and several failed acquisitions. In this case the P/E accurately reflects value, in the other case not. What is true of low ratios can also be true of high ones: management may be manipulating the news in order to inflate stock value; it may be fraudulently overstating revenues or may simply dazzle stock analysts and investors based on perceived but unsubstantiated trends. Also, often, the reason for the high ratio is fully justified in fact the high multiple may not even accurately reflect the stock's upward potential.

Sometimes, the way a company accounts for revenue can have a direct impact on its P/E ratio. In 2010 Apple announced it would account for iPhone sales immediately rather than over the course of a 2-year subscription. That singular accounting change was, according to some analysts, expected to drive down the company's forward P/E ratio considerably, thereby making it a more affordable stock to potential investors. In this case, a low multiple might indicate poor business performance.

However, Apple boasted \$40 billion in cash, 3 billion downloaded apps (mobile applications), and an aggressive international iPhone expansion. The moral is: understanding how a company accounts for revenue can help clarify its forward P/E ratio as well as its current value.

Not surprisingly, the literature on this subject is filled with analysis on what P/E means and how it should be read. The careful investor and analyst will look deeply into a company's operation and not simply at the tea leaves left over at the bottom of the cup. P/E is an excellent starting point for analyzing a company, or an industry, by comparing the ratios of its major participants. For instance, it is not helpful to compare the P/E ratios of a technology company and a utility company. More needs to be known to discover a company's true value.

SEE ALSO Discounted Cash Flow.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Heintz, James A., and Robert W. Parry. *College Accounting*. 19th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2008.

Maranjian, Selena. "A Better P/E Ratio for the Recession."

Motley Fool. 24 February 2009. Available from: http://www.
fool.com/investing/value/2009/02/24/a better pe ratio for
the recession.aspx.

Pratt, Shannon P., Robert F. Reilly, and Robert P. Schweis. Valuing a Business. 4th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.

"Price Earnings Radio P/E Ratio." *Investopedia*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/p/price earningsratio.asp. Retrieved April 7, 2010.

Schwarz, Jason. "Apple P/E Ratio Headed Lower." *TheStreet.* 13 January 2010. Available from: http://www.thestreet.com/story/10660189/apple pe ratio headed lower.html.

Smith, Richard L., and Janet Kiholm Smith. *Entrepreneurial Finance*. 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 2004.

Warren, Carl S., James M. Reeve, and Jonathan E. Duchac. Accounting. 23rd ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008.

"What's the Difference Between Absolute P/E ratio and Relative P/E Ratio?" *Investopedia*. Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/ask/answers/05/051005.asp. Retrieved April 7, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRICING

The pricing of goods and services is almost always determined by demand, which creates the market or confirms an offering as legitimate. In free market economies prices also tend to be controlled by competition, and for most businesses the cost of production and distribution also play an important role.

Pricing methods have evolved but still represent a ritualized and very slow-motion auction. Prices will rise or drop depending on demand. Demand will rise and fall depending on supply. But while this happens instantly in live auctions, it takes place almost imperceptively in normal commerce.

PRICING A GOOD

The price of a good or a service is its total cost for the seller plus a profit margin over and above this cost. The profit margin will depend on the strength of the demand and the intensity of the competition. Feedback is an important part of the process: the seller will attempt to reduce the cost as much as possible while attempting to maintain quality high enough still to command consumer interest, and prices change based on sales.

A good seller will be able to manage location and inventory well enough to create a reliable profit margin for all products sold. Common mistakes in pricing arise from misunderstanding competition or failing properly to account for overhead costs and consumer preference. A standard markup percentage model may fail when met by more efficient methods of production, so effective pricing methods embrace market changes as well as increased revenue. An experienced business will keep track of:

- Detailed and up-to-date knowledge of costs beyond the cost of the actual item, i.e., overhead cost and how it is changing. Increases in rent, salaries, benefits, utilities, and services should be noted.
- Product knowledge, including any service costs or additional work involved in the transaction.
- Careful and detailed estimating of technical and services sales, sometimes including quick studies and tests or visits and close inspections in order to understand jobs fully.
- Current knowledge of competitor pricing.
- A deep understanding of the product mix sold with special attention to that mix of products which carries the business. Some products produce revenue, while others attract customers but produce low profits, and certain products may neither attract customers nor produce long-term revenue and should be discontinued.
- Close and detailed knowledge of vendors' offerings to identify unusual opportunities.

PRICING STRATEGIES

Pricing itself is a form of communication, and many different strategies exist. Major categories include the following. Cost-Plus Pricing. This is the standard method of pricing everything initially, as described above. It combines all direct costs, apportions overhead to each product, and then adds the necessary profit margin, providing a base on which to offer discounts or price increases.

Manufacturer's Suggested Retail Price. Many small businesses prefer to price their goods in accordance with the manufacturer's suggested retail price. In some cases this is forced on the business because the price is prominently printed on the packaging. Going below it is possible, but going above it is almost impossible.

Price Bundling. This is the practice of giving the customers the option of buying several items or services for a single price. A furniture retailer might offer customers a sofa and love seat combination at a price somewhat lower than the two goods would cost if bought separately. Similarly, a landscaper might lure customers by offering 2 free months of lawn maintenance with any major landscaping job. Planning for bundled products should include expected changes in volume and inventory.

Multiple Pricing. Similar to price bundling, multiple pricing is the practice of selling multiples of a unit for a single price two for the price of one, ten for \$15 and so on. This is most typically used for low-budget items.

Competitive Pricing. Some small-business owners choose to base their own prices on the prices of their principal competitors. Prices should be compared with businesses of similar size and distribution areas. This model can be difficult to follow in industries where market share and pricing strategies are highly valued.

Pricing Above Competition. Prices are typically set above industry standards among demographics that can either afford to pay higher premiums or have no other choice. Luxury items can be marked up to include additional service benefits, known as prestige pricing, while low-budget items can be priced higher than average in areas where consumers have little other choice due to transportation or availability.

Pricing Below Competition. Pricing below competition is a practice more commonly used by large corporations with tremendous amounts of purchasing power than small businesses. With high enough sales a large company can offset the lower profit margin with a larger volume of products sold. Small businesses tend only to use this model via competitive pricing.

Price Lining. Companies that engage in this practice hope to attract a specific segment of the community by

only carrying products within a specified price range. Here, again, very high-end retail (Cartier, Tiffany & Company) and very low-end (Dollar stores) ultimately use the same strategy. Advantages sometimes accrued through price lining practices include reduced inventory and storage costs, ease of merchandise selection, and enhanced status or large volume.

Odd Pricing. Odd pricing is used in nearly all segments of the business world. It is the practice of pricing goods and services at prices such as \$9.95 rather than \$10 or \$79.99 rather than \$80, because of the popular psychological tendency to consider the price significantly lower based on dollar amounts instead of cents. Alternatively, there may be some situations where pricing with zeros is more effective: people tend to associate flat prices such as \$50 with quality.

Anchor Pricing. Anchor pricing is used by businesses establishing a new product line or giving prices to new customers. It refers to the practice of basing prices on the original or market price. If a small business is selling an independent good, then anchor pricing would dictate choosing the highest price of the more commercially available type of that good, and lowering that price by 15 percent. There are other strategies based on existing or first-named prices.

Multiple Payments. Multiple payment pricing breaks up larger prices for the customer, allowing them to pay in segments over time. This strategy serves two functions: it attracts new customers who are interested in only having to pay a quarter or less of the price to secure the good, and it reminds consumers of the deal they are getting with every subsequent payment.

Decoy Pricing. Decoy pricing is a common tactic used among businesses that offer estimates or services. A first price is listed for an inferior product or service, with the expectation that the consumer will refuse. A second price for a much better item is then used so that the consumer, impressed by the change in quality, will be more likely to buy the item at a higher price.

Penetration Pricing. Penetration pricing is typically only used by larger businesses that have the profits to be able to control their prices in the short term. A business lowers all prices for a product line substantially when it hits the market. (Other businesses, in the face of a strong competitor, may or may not follow suit.) The lowering of prices creates a large amount of sudden interest, and establishes the presence of the company in the market. Once a firm market share has been gained, the company raises the price again to a level where it can make a profit.

Skimming Pricing. Skimming pricing is the inverse practice of penetration pricing. A company drastically raises prices in order to convince consumers that their product is actually subject to prestige pricing and is worth extra money due to inferred value. The company then lowers the price again, and the consumers feel that they are getting a good deal on an item that should be worth more.

Value-Based Pricing. The concept of value-based pricing centers around exploring value from the eyes of the customer. This allows small businesses to adjust prices based not on costs but on the perceived value that their products and services have. Often, a small business will find that it can charge a higher price for its items than market conditions and competitor levels indicate. Many customers may prefer paying more for the convenience of local service. Small businesses can offer added features or flavor unique to the area that may hold more appeal to their consumer base.

REAL PRICE AND NOMINAL PRICE

For national accounting purposes, changes in prices for the same goods or services are calculated by using the Consumer Price Index (CPI), prepared and published at monthly intervals by the Bureau of Labor Statistics. CPI is calculated by systematically pricing goods and services in the dollars of the day, the actual dollars charged. This is then labeled the "nominal price." The current nominal price is compared with earlier recordings to calculate inflation and real prices of goods historically, with inflation mathematically removed from consideration.

RAISING PRICES

Small-business owners are often reluctant to raise prices once a good baseline price has been established. They worry that a price increase will alienate customers and drive them to the competition. However, owners who try to stall price increases lower the value of their products and gradually lose profit margin as overhead costs increase due to inflation and other market forces. Consumers tend to regard underpriced products with suspicion in a market that has moved beyond those price levels.

When price increases are implemented gradually and cautiously, small businesses should be able to maintain their customer base by focusing on quality, degree of service, and extra features. Effective small businesses will be able to explain the reasons for a price increase to customers and will be able to plan for a certain amount of discounts or allowances to keep large or loyal customers.

PRICE WARS

Price wars are common among small businesses where local competitors are present. One business lowers its prices, which starts a cascading effect where similar businesses begin to lower their prices and become trapped in a reverse bidding war to try and appeal to consumers. A small-business owner should stay out of price wars whenever possible. Price wars can waste time with frequent new advertising and money due to lower profit margins and increased advertising costs.

A more effective strategy would be to focus on a quality that adds value to the products so that price levels can be maintained. A small-business owner may offer additional services, extra deals, or new features in order to justify keeping prices steady and avoiding the detrimental effects of a price war.

SEE ALSO Loss Leader Pricing; Penetration Pricing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baker, Michael J., and Susan Hart, eds. *The Marketing Book.* 6th ed. Boston, Mass.: Elsevier/ Butterworth Heinemann, 2008. Blanchard, Ralph. *Creating Wealth with a Small Business:*

Strategies, Tactics, and Models for Entrepreneurs. Charleston, S.C.: BookSurge Publishing, 2009.

Brodsky, Norm. "Street Smarts: Raising Prices." *Inc.* May 2000. Campanelli, Melissa. "Price Point: Score with a Pricing Strategy That Keeps Customers Coming Back." *Entrepreneur*. November 2005.

Hitt, Lorin M., and Pei yu Chen. "Bundling with Customer Self Selection: Simple Approach to Bundling Low Marginal Cost Goods." *Management Science*. October 2005.

Longenecker, Justin G., J. Willian Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. *Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures.* 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Perryman, Bruce. "Business Sense: Pricing Products for Profit." Stitches Magazine. 22 February 2006.

Plack, Harry J. "Price Hikes Not Always a Bad Thing." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 14 July 2000.

"Pricing Strategies." *Starting a smallbusiness.com*. December 2009. Available from: http://www.starting a smallbusiness.com/pricing strategies.html.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Consumer Price Indexes." Available from: http://www.bls. gov/cpi/home. htm. Retrieved March 29, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

PRIVATE LABELING

Private labeling is a growing trend whereby manufacturers produce goods that carry the names or labels of the stores in which they are offered. Private-label products, also known as "store brands," were originally introduced as low-price alternatives to high-priced brands and are used to build loyalty to stores that have plenty of brand identity of their own (e.g., Kroger, CVS, Rite-Aid, and many others). Sometimes the manufacturer produces

solely for the private-label market, distributing the same product with unique labels for different retailers; sometimes the manufacturer has a well-known brand of its own but sells a portion of its production under a private label. When a product is sold under an established brand and under one or more private labels, the only real difference between the two is that the branded product carries all the costs of brand promotion and the private-label product carries no such costs at all. The two products, of course, will have slightly different packaging for differentiation. Private-label products, for this reason, initially emerged as a way of exploiting a cost differential. They are typically sold at prices below that of their brand-bearing counterparts, with some variations. Thus the private-label product may be indistinguishable, somewhat inferior, or possibly even superior to a branded equivalent. Packaging in the past has ranged from deliberately unattractive to deliberately eye-catching, including imitations of the leading brand with which a product competes.

Private labeling emerged in the 1980s, ranging from versions carrying store labels to so-called generics, which came in bland, usually white packaging. The latter included canned goods bearing the product identification and labeling, but no brand whatever, on white wrappers. The recession of the late 1980s helped to establish this new category. It continued to thrive even as the economy rebounded in the 1990s, and it showed strong growth through the end of the twentieth century. During the recession of 2008 and 2009, private label products became even more important to cost-conscious consumers. Staples such as bread, meat, and cheese saw significant sales gains as private label products since buyers do not perceive much of a difference between them and higher-cost, branded products.

Businesses can use private labeling to their advantage during economic downturns. Retailers such as Kohl's, Tesco, and Zara actually added to their bottom lines during that particular recession by offering lower-priced private-label items. The world's five largest retailers reported increases in store brand sales in 2008. For Tesco, private labels accounted for half of sales and three-quarters of company profits. Likewise, nearly 80 percent of retailers reported boosting the percentage of private label goods on their shelves between 2006 and 2008. Store brand sales additionally counted for 30 percent of U.S. retail sales, and as much as 50 percent in the United Kingdom and other European countries.

As private labeling increasingly becomes the norm, a number of issues have crept to the fore. One is a lack of control over sourcing. While businesses once relied heavily on low-cost country sourcing, the recession of 2008 and 2009 forced many to reevaluate the sourcing policies and scrutinize overseas sources as well as domestic ones. Product recalls and contamination scares have also prompted

companies to be more diligent in considering consumer risk in the products the source for potential store-brand sale. Compliance has become a key attribute of many retailers' sourcing operations.

QUALITY AND PRICE

Quality is important, but, as Jill Rivkin points out in *Private Label Buyer*, price remains the most important factor. "When asked to rank the private label attributes of price, quality and package design in order of importance," Rivkin writes, "about 60 percent of primary grocery shoppers surveyed put quality in the top spot. But just moments later, when asked if they would purchase a private label item only if there is a significant price difference between it and the comparable national brand item, 64.7 percent agreed."

Although private labeling is widespread and can be found in most consumer categories (ranging from plastic sacks to lawnmowers), it tends to dominate the grocery and drugs and sundries categories. Major retailers exploit the possibilities of private labeling by fusing low-price store branding and store identity into a promotional approach that builds store loyalty. Thus in advertising and in issuing coupons, higher discounts are offered for store-branded items in order to attract and to keep customers.

Private Labeling and Small Business. Producing for the private label market has been a valued strategy by small businesses in the medium-size category, especially those with established recognized brands of their own in grocery categories (e.g., preserves, sauces, condiments, etc.). Plant expansions can be rationalized by adding a substantial private-label production run. A certain size is necessary because private-label distribution must satisfy a mass market. Distributing privately labeled products to many small stores, each requiring unique labeling, packaging, and low pricing, makes the approach less than cost-effective.

Some small businesses look for exclusive opportunities to satisfy a large private-label market by producing a regional supply of some product that meets all the specifications of the buying retailer. Whatever the strategy, small businesses can be just as effective at developing and monetizing private-label products by following a few key best practices:

1. Design/specification This early stage sees merchants collecting product data such as description, target price, and target margin. The product specification includes all requisite images, test criteria, and legal requirements necessary to sell the product. Establishing internal quality standards can make the overall sourcing process more effective and efficient, according to *CIO* magazine.

- 2. RFQ and quotation Businesses use product specifications to send out requests for proposal (RFQs) to potential manufacturers. Interested suppliers can accept, decline, or propose an altered version of a proposal. A business can then collect proposals to analyze the one that best meets its criteria.
- 3. Order visibility When a company signs a contract with a manufacturer, a series of key activities should ensue. Sampling, testing, production, and shipping each comes with its specific tasks and necessary approvals, according to *CIO*. Ensuring these processes are visible to both the retailer and the manufacturer gives all parties special insight into a project. New Web technologies are additionally enabling buyers and manufacturers to handle multiple processes at once.
- 4. Logistics visibility Once a product nears completions, a retailer should examine how it will be transported, handled for customs, and warehoused. Including supporting documents with each shipment will help avoid potential delays.

SEE ALSO Brands and Brand Names.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Building Shopper Loyalty with Store Brands." *Private Label Buyer*. March 2006.
- "Defying the Recession with Private Label Best Practices." CIO. 27 October 2008. Available from: http://advice.cio.com/dprgroup/defying the recession with private label best practices.
- Murray, Barbara. "Private Labels Pushed as Solutions." Supermarket News. 14 February 2000.
- "PL Continues to Expand Its Market Share." *Chain Drug Review.* 13 March 2006.
- Rivkin, Jill. "Price Is Still Priority: Consumer Research Shows a Commitment to Private Label, as Long as the Price is Right, and a Continuing Need for Consumer Education." *Private Label Buyer.* March 2006.
- Rivkin, Jill. "Reevaluating the Competition: National Brands Are Paying More Attention to Private Label, Now Considered a "Threat'." *Private Label Buyer*. March 2006.
- Shea, Rick. "Consumers Shifting Food Purchase Patterns Into Recession Mode." *Seeking Alpha.* 13 April 2008. Available from http://seekingalpha.com/article/72113 consumers shifting food purchase patterns into recession mode.
- Underwood, Elaine. "Store Brands, Without the Store." *Brandweek.* 19 June 2000.
- Walden, Geoff. "Drug Chains Aim to Make Category Their Own." *Chain Drug Review.* 27 March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRIVATE PLACEMENT OF SECURITIES

Private placement occurs when a company makes an offering of securities to an individual or a small group of investors. Since such an offering does not qualify as a public sale of securities, it does not need to be registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and is exempt from the usual reporting requirements. Private placements are generally considered a cost-effective way for small businesses to raise capital without "going public" through an initial public offering (IPO).

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES

Private placements offer small businesses a number of advantages over IPOs. Since private placements do not require the assistance of brokers or underwriters, they are considerably less expensive and time-consuming. In addition, private placements may be the only source of capital available to risky ventures or start-up firms.

A private placement may also enable a small-business owner to handpick investors with compatible goals and interests. Since the investors are likely to be sophisticated business people, it may be possible for the company to structure more complex and confidential transactions. If the investors are themselves entrepreneurs, they may be able to offer valuable assistance to the company's management. Finally, unlike public stock offerings, private placements enable small businesses to maintain their private status.

There are also a few disadvantages associated with private placements of securities. Suitable investors may be difficult to locate, for example, and may have limited funds to invest. In addition, privately placed securities are often sold at a deep discount below their market value. Companies that undertake a private placement may also have to relinquish more equity, because investors want compensation for taking a greater risk and assuming an illiquid position. It can also be difficult to arrange private placement offerings in multiple states.

Despite the potential drawback, in the twenty-first century private placements have enjoyed explosive growth. This increase has consequently resulted in placing some risky securities in investors' hands. Likewise, private placements have come under increased federal scrutiny in recent years. The Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) ramped up its investigation in response to a growing number of fraudulent private placements. In 2010 the authority exiled Provident Asset Management from the securities industry for selling fraudulent private placements worth \$485 million through an affiliate in what was considered a Ponzi scheme. Another firm, Medical Capital Holdings, was charged with fraud by the SEC in

the sale of \$77 million in private placements. One Northern California investment advisor was arrested and charged the same year for bilking more than 2,000 investors out of at least \$200 million in fraudulent private placements, according to *The Press Democrat*.

"There is nothing inherently wrong with private placements," wrote Jane Kim in the Wall Street Journal. "Many companies whose securities have lost value recently were simply victims of the recession." However, because of the scarce oversight paid to private placements, Kim noted that investors should use caution. Potential investors can call their state securities regulator to learn whether an issuer, brokerage, or individual seller of a security is licensed or has a history of infractions. FINRA's BrokerCheck service (www.finra.org/brokercheck) further lists the disciplinary records of FINRAregistered brokers. Congress has endeavored to require closer SEC review of private placement filings within a certain period of time before they are offered to investors. State regulators have also lobbied for more power in scrutinizing such filings.

RESTRICTIONS AFFECTING PRIVATE PLACEMENT

The SEC formerly placed many restrictions on private placement transactions. For example, such offerings could only be made to a limited number of investors, and the company was required to establish strict criteria for each investor to meet. Furthermore, the SEC required private placement of securities to be made only to "sophisticated" investors those capable of evaluating the merits and understanding the risks associated with the investment. Finally, stock sold through private offerings could not be advertised to the public and could only be resold under certain circumstances.

In 1992, however, the SEC eliminated many of these restrictions in order to make it easier for small companies to raise capital through private placements of securities. The rules now allow companies to promote their private placement offerings more broadly and to sell the stock to a greater number of buyers. It is also easier for investors to resell such securities. Although the SEC restrictions on private placements were relaxed, it is nonetheless important for small-business owners to understand the various federal and state laws affecting such transactions and to take the appropriate procedural steps. It may be helpful to assemble a team of qualified legal and accounting professionals before attempting to undertake a private placement.

Many of the rules affecting private placements are covered under Section 4(2) of the federal securities law. This section provides an exemption for companies wishing to sell up to \$5 million in securities to a small number of accredited investors. Companies conducting an offering

under Section 4(2) cannot solicit investors publicly, and the majority of investors are expected to be either insiders (company management) or sophisticated outsiders with a preexisting relationship with the company (professionals, suppliers, customers, etc.). At a minimum, the companies are expected to provide potential investors with recent financial statements, a list of risk factors associated with the investment, and an invitation to inspect their facilities. In most respects, the preparation and disclosure requirements for offerings under Section 4(2) are similar to Regulation D filings.

Regulation D, which was adopted in 1982 and has been revised several times since, consists of a set of rules numbered 501 through 508. Rules 504, 505, and 506 describe three different types of exempt offerings and set forth guidelines covering the amount of stock that can be sold and the number and type of investors that are allowed under each one. Rule 504 covers the Small Corporate Offering Registration, or SCOR. SCOR gives an exemption to private companies that raise no more than \$1 million in any 12-month period through the sale of stock. There are no restrictions on the number or types of investors, and the stock may be freely traded. The SCOR process is easy enough for a small-business owner to complete with the assistance of a knowledgeable accountant and attorney. It is available in all states except Alabama, Nebraska, and New York.

Rule 505 enables a small business to sell up to \$5 million in stock during a 12-month period to an unlimited number of investors, provided that no more than thirty-five of them are nonaccredited. To be accredited, an investor must have sufficient assets or income to make such an investment. According to the SEC rules, individual investors must have either \$1 million in assets (other than their home and car) or at least \$200,000 in net annual personal income for each of the past 2 years (or joint income with a spouse of \$300,000 or more), while institutions must hold \$5 million in assets. Finally, Rule 506 allows a company to sell unlimited securities to an unlimited number of investors, provided that no more than thirty-five of them are nonaccredited. Under Rule 506, investors must be sophisticated. In both of these options, the securities cannot be freely traded.

DISCLOSURE

Although the 1992 SEC revisions eliminated the requirement for companies to prepare a Private Placement Memorandum for investors, experts suggest that it is still a good idea. The memorandum should describe the business, provide background information on management, discuss the terms of the offering (including the number of shares available, the price, and the intended use for the funds),

outline the company's capital structure before and after the sale of securities, disclose the opportunities and risks involved in the investment, and provide copies of financial statements. Overall, the level of disclosure should be consistent with applicable state and federal securities laws, as well as with the sophistication of potential investors and the complexity of the terms of the offering.

A series of documents known as subscription materials should also be included with the information sent to potential investors in a private placement transaction. Subscription materials consist of two major documents that investors sign to indicate their desire to subscribe to purchase the securities offered. One of these documents is the offeree and purchaser questionnaire, which asks for background information about the investor to determine his or her level of sophistication. The second document is the subscription agreement, which is a contract showing that the investor has reviewed the offering information, is aware of the risks involved, and wants to invest.

SEE ALSO Initial Public Offerings.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Brown, Philip L. GSI's Primer to SEC Research. 2d ed. New York: Practicing Law Institute, 2004.
- Dresner, Steven. PIPE: A Guide to Private Investments in Public Equity. Princeton, N.J.: Bloomberg Press, 2003.
- Giannone, Joseph A. "Finra Probing U.S. Private Placements." Reuters. 29 March 2010. Available from: http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE62S4HI20100330.
- Juarez, Madeleine. "Drawing Investors as a Small Business Owner." San Fernando Valley Business Journal. 10 November 2003.
- Kelly, Bruce. "Dodd's Financial Reform Bill Leaves State Regulators on the Bubble." *Investment News.* 22 March 2010.
- Kim, Jane J. "Wealth Manager: Cracking Down on 'Private Placement' Investments." Wall Street Journal. 27 March 2010.
- Lewis, Jakema. "2000: A See Sawing Year for Private Deals." Private Placement Letter. 29 January 2001.
- Makens, Hugh H. "Part II: Small Corporate Offering Registration Form U 7." Warner Norcross & Judd LLP. March 2008. Available from: http://files.ali aba.org/thumbs/datastorage/skoobesruoc/source/CN611 cn046%20Makens topic%20%206 blue%20sky%20practice%20part%202 thumb.pdf.
- McCallum, Kevin. "Details of Alleged Ponzi Scheme Laid Out." Press Democrat. 7 April 2010.
- Sherman, Andrew J. Raising Capital: Get the Money You Need to Grow Your Business. New York: AMACOM, 2005.
- Sweeney, Paul. "As Public Markets Fell, Equity Private Placements Filled the Gap." *Investment Dealers' Digest.* 26 February 2001.
- Sweeney, Paul. "Staying Upbeat: Story Credits, Mezzanine Financing Boost Lackluster Private." *Investment Dealers Digest.* 21 August 2000.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Q&A: Small Business and the SEC." Available from: http://www.sec.gov/info/smallbus/qasbsec.htm. Retrieved April 9, 2010.
 Walter, Robert W. Financing Your Small Business.. Hauppage,

N.Y.: Barron's, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxox

PRIVATIZATION

Privatization is the transfer of some property or activity from public to private control. In the international context privatization typically refers to the denationalization of government-run industries. In the United States the term is used to denote activities of local government; the word, however, occasionally occurs in policy debates at the federal level as well. When a function has been performed or a service delivered by government employees and is then contracted out to the private sector, the result is partial privatization because government continues to control the activity. Most "privatized" municipal functions are, in fact, performed by private sector companies but controlled by the government. Environmental functions like garbage collection, sewage treatment, and drinking water provision are increasingly privatized in this sense. Outright transfer of ownership to the private sector has also taken place, usually in the context of toll roads.

Control is a fundamental aspect of ownership. Government control over activities and property tends to increase in troubled times and decrease in good times. During a war, government frequently takes over industries by regulatory control. After the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks on the United States, government took over airport security, for instance, presently managed by the Transportation Security Administration. When private initiative does not spontaneously supply necessary functions, government will get involved and perform the function; later it may hand it over. Major sewer systems were built and operated by government; space exploration continues to be dominated by government enterprise although private sector ventures have appeared.

Privatization is thus one phase in a broader spectrum of control and its relaxation in response to external stimuli. Privatization is similar to deregulation, another instance of government relaxing its grip over functions. Government's exercise of control and its opposite are ultimately sanctioned by the public will brought to expression in politics. Government involvement must be paid for by taxes (or, in recent history, by borrowing). The public is more or less willing to let go of some functions or services. Attempts to privatize Social Security, for instance, by the institution of "private accounts" have failed; so have initiatives to priva-

tize public education by the mechanism of "vouchers." In other areas privatization has gone forward side by side with deregulations more or less continuously since the end of World War II. When such efforts falter or fail, reregulation is immediately in the news. Direct government control is the extreme form of regulation.

Promoters of privatization (and of deregulation) base their position on the greater efficiency of free markets and competition. They hold up consumer choice as a high value. But current events and history show that the population, expressing itself by means of government, will exert its power when it does not like the outcome of free-market choices. Thus in the early twenty-first century, sharp hikes in gasoline prices immediately led to demands for government intervention to control prices at the pump. In 2009, the administration of President Barack Obama stepped in to prevent the "Big Three" automakers General Motors, Ford, and Chrysler from falling into insolvency. Poor management decisions coupled with the effects of the recession pushed the automakers to the brink of closure, prompting the federal government to provide billions of dollars to save them. (Ford turned down the bailout offer and later found its way to profitability.) By providing a bridge loan to GM and Chrysler, the federal government effectively became a majority owner of both companies, thereby stripping them of their private status until they could once again function independently.

The federal bailout of these and other financial institutions was hotly debated in and out of Congress. Many citizens groups argued against using taxpayers' dollars to save failing companies; some economists insisted the bailout was necessary to save the larger American economic system; and executives at firms receiving federal assistance complained of too much government meddling.

AREAS OF PRIVATIZATION

Narrowly viewed, privatization has had its greatest impact at the local level as municipal services performed by city or township employees have been converted into operating contracts handled by the private sector. This activity has created opportunities for small business for many decades, primarily in solid waste collection and disposal, street repair, in recreational facility management like landscaping and groundskeeping services. In the 1990s and first decade of the twenty-first century, the operation of water and sewer systems was also privatized. Some cities, like Chicago, are strong proponents of privatization. In 2010 Chicago mayor Richard M. Daley suggested privatizing portions of McCormick Place, a municipal convention center, after the facility lost several key conventions. The "Windy City" previously privatized Chicago Skyway (toll road) and parking meters, both efforts that reaped billions of dollars in upfront fees to the city. Larger businesses have, of course, participated in this activity. They have taken on the operation of ports from port authorities, have purchased toll roads or taken on their management and maintenance, and taken over entire functions like the construction and operation of recreational centers and water systems.

As Public Works magazine has pointed out, privatization, reaching back decades, has not been without controversy. "Some cities proclaim major cost savings and efficiency improvements through private ownership and/or operation of [systems]," the magazine says. "Other agencies, citizen groups, and public employees are less convinced of the long-term benefits of turning over control of public services to private entities." Citing a survey of 125 municipal decision makers conducted for the Malcolm Pirnie organization, Public Works noted the following: "When asked about the challenges they face, 23 percent of drinking water utility participants said they needed to improve business practices to face the 'threat from the private sector.' As to the benefits of privatization, 28 percent mentioned increased efficiency and 23 percent cost savings. Disadvantages included loss of control (39 percent), private companies' profit motive (18 percent), and financial disadvantages (18 percent)."

Joshua Kurlantzick, writing for *Entrepreneur* (and highlighting opportunities for small business) provides reasons for privatization. "With state and local governments desperately short of revenue," he wrote, "the privatization of public services is likely to increase at a faster pace."

Areas of greatest opportunity for small business, Kurlantzick noted, are drinking-water and wastewater management. "Many cities' water and wastewater systems are in dire straits, with pipes dating back 100 years.... Privatization allows city governments to have a contractor do the upgrade and manage the systems, often for far less, since private firms are given incentive-laden contracts that push them to work more cheaply, says Clay Landry, a principal at WestWater Research LLC, a water economics research firm in Laramie, Wyoming.

Postal Service. The recession of 2008 and 2009 prompted the federal government to take a harder look at what agencies might be privatized to save money. The U.S. Postal Service (USPS) became a particular target of scrutiny, as the postmaster general, Congress, and even the president took sides on the issue. The USPS suffered a net loss of \$3.9 billion in fiscal 2009 and was headed toward a \$7 billion loss a year later. Faced with such looming losses, the postmaster general offered a number of short-term fixes: eliminating Saturday mail delivery and ending annual prepayments to postal workers' health benefits among them. When asked about the theoretical privatization of the service, President Obama responded by saying that privatization of public services was a "bad idea most of the time." However, other industry observers suggested the opposite.

"Given the state of technology, privatization is probably the only long-term solution for the USPS. But it is so saddled with legacy costs that no investor would touch it," read an editorial in the *Washington Post*. "If Congress gives management the tools it needs to meet the crisis, and if management uses them effectively two big ifs, we admit the Postal Service will have a chance to get its house in order and one day attract private capital, as European postal services have done."

Looming Ahead: Education. Education is the largest public employer in the United States and enjoys substantial public support. The public does not view education as a consumable commodity, and for this reason it has thus far resisted the pressure to privatize it, although some observers foresee the intrusions of the free market into this realm as well. Governmental responses have thus far occurred chiefly at the state level where education is controlled. They have further been characterized by pressures to reduce costs, shifting the tax burden from property to general taxes, and gradually pushing up tuition for higher education. The advocacy of voucher systems which would, in effect, commodify public education by making it more portable has thus far not won much support. The No Child Left Behind legislation at the federal level (signed into law in January 2002) represents a pressure for measuring performance, seen by some as a preliminary step towards commercialization. Whether or not this sector will also yield to market forces is as yet difficult to discern. Advocates of making schools compete for students anticipate both reductions in costs and increases in educational achievement. However, all currently available models open for comparison, including very-high-achieving foreign systems, are publicly staffed and administered.

Private Privatization. A curious aspect of the privatepublic debate is that a very large component of private industry, whether measured in dollars or employment, is called "public." These are, of course, the publicly traded corporations operating under the regulatory oversight of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). When privately held corporations offer their stock for trade on open markets, they are "going public." When a group of investors buys up a sufficiently large portion of the publicly traded stock (the percentage varies based on state incorporation laws), they can "take the company private" as well a form of privatization of the private sector. This normally happens as a stage in merger and acquisition activity in order to bring a company under control, transform it in various ways for example, by spinning off elements of it, prior to taking it public again. But the process is also becoming popular as a way of shielding corporations from federal oversight by the SEC, thus escaping many costly and administratively onerous reporting and accounting requirements. Among such requirements is the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, passed by Congress to curb excesses revealed in the bankruptcy of Enron Corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Arndt, Michael, and Catherine Arndt. "Roads to Revenue." Business Week. 17 October 2005.
- "Chicago May Privatize Midway." Airline Industry Information. 6 March 2006.
- Davis, Kirby Lee. "Councilor Urges City of Tulsa to Privatize Golf Courses." *Journal Record.* 29 March 2006.
- "Education Vouchers." School Administrator. April 2006.
- Fields White, Monee, and Paul Merrion. "Mayor Daley Sees Privatization with a Twist for McCormick Place." *Chicago Business.* 23 February 2010. Available from: http://www.chicagobusiness.com/cgi bin/news.pl?id=37204.
- Fung, Amanda. "Techs Seek Privacy; After Languishing as Public Companies, Many Dot coms Eye Private Buyouts." *Crain's New York Business.* 29 August 2005.
- King, Neil, Jr. "Politicians Butt in at Bailed Out GM." Wall Street Journal. 30 October 2009. Available from: http:// online.wsj.com/article/SB125677552001414699.html.
- Kurlantzick, Joshua. "Private Partners: Can the Privatization Trend Help Your Company Grow?" Entrepreneur. November 2003.
- Lyall, Katharine C., and Kathleen R. Sell. *The True Genius of America at Risk.* Westport, Conn.: Praeger Publishers, 2005.
- "Mail Call; Congress Is Running Out of Time to Save the Postal Service." Washington Post. 10 March 2010.
- Martin, James, and Kames E. Samels. "Colleges, Companies Write a New Learning Chapter." *Boston Business Journal.* 25 May 2001
- Meckler, Laura. "Making Public Highways Private: More State, Local Governments Consider Handing Toll Roads to Companies to Aid Budgets." Wall Street Journal Eastern Edition. 18 April 2006.
- Savas, E. S. Privatization in the City: Successes, Failures, Lessons. Washington, D.C.: CQ Press, 2005.
- Singh, Shruti Date. "Going Private Saves Firm a Cool \$1 Million." Crain's Chicago Business. 19 September 2005.
- Washkuch, Frank. "Obama Takes on USPS Privatization Question in Digital Town Hall." *DMNews*. 2 February 2010. Available from: http://www.dmnews.com/obama takes on usps privatization question in digital town hall/article/ 162985/.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRO FORMA STATEMENTS

Pro forma, a Latin term meaning "as a matter of form," is applied to the process of presenting financial projections for a specific time period in a standardized format. Businesses

use pro forma statements for decision making in planning and control, and for external reporting to owners, investors, and creditors. Pro forma statements can be used as the basis of comparison and analysis to provide management, investment analysts, and credit officers with a feel for the particular nature of a business' financial structure under various conditions. Both the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) and the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) require standard formats for businesses in constructing and presenting pro forma statements; SEC rules require that, to avoid misrepresentation, companies issuing pro forma statements must also show the most comparable statement on the company's finances, prepared using Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), alongside the pro forma statement.

As a vital part of the planning process, pro forma statements can help minimize the risks associated with starting and running a new business. They can also help convince lenders and investors to provide financing for a start-up firm. But pro forma statements must be based upon objective and reliable information in order to create an accurate projection of a small business's profits and financial needs for its first year and beyond. After preparing initial pro forma statements and getting the business off the ground, the small-business owner should update the projections monthly and annually.

USES OF PRO FORMA STATEMENTS

Pro forma statements are used for various purposes, including business planning, financial modeling, assessing the impact of changes, and for external reports.

Business Planning. A company uses pro forma statements in the process of business planning and control. Because pro forma statements are presented in a standardized, columnar format, management employs them to compare and contrast alternative business plans. By arranging the data for the operating and financial statements side by side, management analyzes the projected results of competing plans in order to decide which best serves the interests of the business.

In constructing pro forma statements, a company recognizes the uniqueness and distinct financial characteristics of each proposed plan or project. Pro forma statements allow management to:

- Identify the assumptions about the financial and operating characteristics that generate the scenarios.
- Develop the various sales and budget (revenue and expense) projections.
- Assemble the results in profit and loss projections.
- Translate these data into cash-flow projections.
- Compare the resulting balance sheets.

- Perform ratio analysis to compare projections against each other and against those of similar companies.
- Review proposed decisions in marketing, production, research and development, and assess their impact on profitability and liquidity.

Simulating competing plans can be quite useful in evaluating the financial effects of the different alternatives under consideration. Based on different sets of assumptions, these plans propose various scenarios of sales, production costs, profitability, and viability. Pro forma statements for each plan provide important information about future expectations, including sales and earnings forecasts, cash flows, balance sheets, proposed capitalization, and income statements.

Management also uses this procedure in choosing among budget alternatives. Planners present sales revenues, production expenses, balance sheet and cash-flow statements for competing plans with the underlying assumptions explained. Based on an analysis of these figures, management selects an annual budget. After choosing a course of action, it is common for management to examine variations within the plan.

If management considers a flexible budget most appropriate for its company, it would establish a range of possible outcomes generally categorized as *normal* (expected results), *above normal* (best case), and *below normal* (worst case). Management examines contingency plans for the possible outcomes at input/output levels specified within the operating range. Since these three budgets are projections appearing in a standardized, columnar format and for a specified time period, they are pro forma.

During the course of the fiscal period, management evaluates its performance by comparing actual results to the expectations of the accepted plan using a similar pro forma format. Management's appraisal consists of testing and retesting the assumptions upon which management based its plans. In this way pro forma statements are indispensable to the control process.

Financial Modeling. Pro forma statements provide data for calculating financial ratios and for performing other mathematical calculations. Financial models built on pro forma projections contribute to the achievement of corporate goals if they: 1) test the goals of the plans; 2) furnish findings that are readily understandable; and 3) provide time, quality, and cost advantages over other methods.

Financial modeling tests the assumptions and relationships of proposed plans by studying the impact of variables in the prices of labor, materials, and overhead; cost of goods sold; cost of borrowing money; sales volume; and inventory valuation on the company in ques-

tion. Computer-assisted modeling has made assumption testing more efficient. The use of powerful processors permits online, real-time decision making through immediate calculations of alternative cash-flow statements, balance sheets, and income statements.

Assessing the Impact of Changes. A company prepares pro forma financial statements when it expects to experience or has just experienced significant financial changes. The pro forma financial statements present the impact of these changes on the company's financial position as depicted in the income statement, balance sheet, and the cash-flow statement. For example, management might prepare pro forma statements to gauge the effects of a potential merger or joint venture. It also might prepare pro forma statements to evaluate the consequences of refinancing debt through issuance of preferred stock, common stock, or other debt.

External Reporting. Businesses also use pro forma statements in external reports prepared for owners (stockholders), creditors, and potential investors. For companies listed on the stock exchanges, the SEC requires pro forma statements with any filing, registration statements, or proxy statements. The SEC and organizations governing accounting practices require companies to prepare pro forma statements when essential changes in the character of a business' financial statements have occurred or will occur. Financial statements may change because of:

- Changes in accounting principles due to adoption of a generally accepted accounting principle different from one used previously for financial accounting.
- A change in accounting estimates dealing with the estimated economic life and net residual value of assets.
- A change in the business entity resulting from the acquisition or disposition of an asset or investment, or the pooling of interests of two or more existing businesses.
- A correction of an error made in a report or filing of a previous period.

Management's decision to change accounting principles may be based on the issuance of a new accounting principle by the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB); internal considerations taking advantage of revised valuations or tax codes; or the accounting needs of a new business combination. By changing its accounting practices, a business might significantly affect the presentation of its financial position and the results of its operations. The change also might distort the earnings trend reported in the income statements for earlier years. Some examples of changes in accounting principles might include valuation of inventory via a first-in, first-out

(FIFO) method or a last-in, first-out method (LIFO), or recording of depreciation via a straight-line method or an accelerated method.

When a company changes an accounting method, it uses pro forma financial statements to report the cumulative effect of the change for the period during which the change occurred. To enable comparison of the pro forma financial statements with previous financial statements, the company would present the financial statements for prior periods as originally reported, show the cumulative effect of the change on net income and retained earnings, and show net income on a pro forma basis as if the newly adopted accounting principle had been used in prior periods.

A change in accounting estimates may be required as new events occur and as better information becomes available about the probable outcome of future events. For example, an increase in the percentage used to estimate doubtful accounts, a major write-down of inventories, a change in the economic lives of plant assets, and a revision in the estimated liability for outstanding product warranties would require pro forma statements.

THE SEC FORMAT

The SEC prescribes the form and content of pro forma statements for companies subject to its jurisdiction in circumstances such as the above. Some of the form and content requirements are:

- 1. An introductory paragraph describing the proposed transaction, the entities involved, the periods covered by the pro forma information, and what the pro forma information shows.
- 2. A pro forma condensed balance sheet and a pro forma condensed income statement, in columnar form, showing the condensed historical amounts, the pro forma adjustments, and the pro forma amounts. Footnotes provide justification for the pro forma adjustments and explain other details pertinent to the changes.
- 3. The pro forma adjustments, directly attributable to the proposed change or transaction, which are expected to have a continuing impact on the financial statements. Explanatory notes provide the factual basis for adjustments.

With the passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, modifying accounting and disclosure statements, the SEC has begun issuing new requirements related to pro forma statements. Most specifically, the SEC has found that pro forma statements, which are not required to follow GAAP, may give a false impression of the company's actual financial status. For this reason, the SEC requires that all pro forma statements be accompanied with forms that *do* con-

form to GAAP; the company is required to select those versions of formal statements most closely resembling the pro forma.

Pro Forma Statements for Changes in Entity and for Business Combinations. The FASB, the AICPA, and the SEC have provided significant directives to the form, content, and necessity of pro forma financial statements in situations where there has been a change in the form of a business entity. Such a change in form may occur due to changes in financial structure resulting from the disposition of a long-term liability or asset, or due to a combination of two or more businesses.

The purpose of pro forma financial statements is to facilitate comparisons of historic data and projections of future performance. In these circumstances users of financial statements need to evaluate a new or proposed business entity on a basis comparable to the predecessor business in order to understand the impact of the change on cash flow, income, and financial position. *Pro forma adjustments* to accounting principles and accounting estimates reformat the statements of the new entity and the acquired business to conform with those of the predecessor.

Occasionally, a partnership or sole proprietorship will sell all or part of the business interest. Sometimes it is necessary, especially if the business is "going public," to reorganize into a corporation. The financial statements of a corporation with a very short history are not helpful in a thoughtful analysis of future potential. Similarly, because of the differences in federal income tax liabilities, a restatement of the predecessor business in historical terms only confuses the picture. Since the financial statements of the predecessor business do not contain some of the expense items applicable to a corporation, the pro forma financial statements make adjustments to restate certain expenses on a corporate basis. In particular these would include:

- Stating the owners' salaries in terms of officers' salaries.
- Calculating the applicable federal taxes on the predecessor business as though it were a corporation.
- Including corporate state franchise taxes.
- Adding the balance of the partners' capital to contributed capital in the combined company rather than to retained earnings for partnerships acquired through the pooling of interests.

Subchapter S corporations exercise the tax option of the shareholders to individually assume the tax liability rather than have it assumed by the corporation as a whole. If the shareholders choose to go public or change their qualifications, the corporation loses the tax option. Therefore, in addition to the pro forma statement showing historical earnings, the new company will make pro forma provision for the taxes that it would have paid had it been a regular corporation in the past. When acquisition of a Subchapter S corporation is accomplished through the pooling of interests, the pro forma financial statement may not include any of the retained earnings of the Subchapter S corporation in the pooled retained earnings.

When presenting the historical operations of a business previously operated as a partnership, the financial information is adjusted to bring the statement in line with the acquiring corporation. Historical data listed in these instances includes net sales; cost of sales; gross profit on sales; selling, general, and administrative expenses; other income; other deductions; and income before taxes on income. Pro forma adjustments would restate partnership operations on a corporate basis, including estimated partnership salaries as officers and estimated federal and state taxes on income, as well as pro forma net income and pro forma net income per share. Accountants make similar adjustments to pro forma statements for businesses previously operated as sole proprietorships and Subchapter S corporations.

Acquisition or Disposal of Part of a Business. For a company that decided to acquire part of a new business or dispose of part of its existing business, a meaningful pro forma statement should adjust the historical figures to demonstrate how the acquired part would have fared had it been a corporation. Pro forma statements should also set forth conventional financial statements of the acquiring company, and pro forma financial statements of the business to be acquired. Notes to the pro forma statements explain the adjustments reflected in the statements.

A pro forma income statement combines the historical income statement of the acquiring company and a pro forma income statement of the business to be acquired for the previous 5 years, if possible. Pro forma adjustments exclude overhead costs not applicable to the new business entity, such as division and head office expenses.

The purchase of a sole proprietorship, partnership, Subchapter S corporation, or business segment requires pro forma statements for a series of years in order to reflect adjustments for such items as owners' or partners' salaries and income taxes. In this way, each year reflects the results of operations of a business organization comparable with that of the acquiring corporation. However, the proforma statements giving effect to the business combination should be limited to the current and immediately preceding periods.

SUMMARY

Pro forma statements are an integral part of business planning and control. Managers use them in the decision-making process when constructing an annual budget, developing long-range plans, and choosing among capital expenditures.

Pro forma statements are also valuable in external reporting. Public accounting firms find pro forma statements indispensable in assisting users of financial statements in understanding the impact on the financial structure of a business due to changes in the business entity, or in accounting principles or accounting estimates.

Although pro forma statements have a wide variety of applications for ongoing, mature businesses, they are also important for small businesses and start-up firms, which often lack the track record required for preparing conventional financial statements. As a planning tool, pro forma statements help small-business owners minimize the risks associated with starting and running a new business. The data contained in pro forma statements can also help convince lenders and investors to provide financing for a start-up firm.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bygrave, William D., and Andrew Zacharakis, eds. *The Portable MBA in Entrepreneurship*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan, 2007.

"Pro Forma Income Statements." *BusinessTown.com*. Available from: http://www.businesstown.com/accounting/projections statements.asp. Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Ruland, William, and Ping Zhou. "Pro Forma Financial Statements for Loan Evaluation" *Commercial Lending Review*. July 2004.

Smith, Richard L., and Janet Kilholm Smith. *Entrepreneurial Finance*. 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 2004.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Proposed Rule: Conditions for Use of Non GAAP Financial Measures." 17 CFR Parts 228, 229, 244 and 249. Available from: http:// www.sec.gov/rules/proposed/33& 8145.htm. Retrieved April 25, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PROBATIONARY EMPLOYMENT PERIODS

When hiring new employees, many employers use probationary employment periods to ascertain whether the new workers will be able to handle the duties and challenges associated with their new job. Such periods are intended to provide employers time to evaluate employees before making the job permanent.

Many consultants to small-business owners believe that probationary employment periods also sometimes known as trial periods can be quite useful to both entrepreneurs hoping to get a start-up off the ground and established small-business owners seeking to maintain or increase their current level of success. As countless small-business owners and researchers will attest, the quality of a small company's workforce can mean the difference between business success and failure. Indeed, personnel costs (wages, benefits, training, etc.) are among the most expensive elements of business operations; this cost becomes multiplied if the business is saddled with a poor worker. Probationary periods, which can range from 2 weeks to 90 days in length, are simply meant to give the small-business owner the best possible chance of securing and retaining quality employees and releasing substandard employees without legal penalty.

As part of any probationary period, an employee would not have immediate access to most benefits with the exception of health benefits. The Health Insurance Portability and Availability Act provides that businesses offer immediate access to health insurance to incoming employees, probationary or not, under many circumstances. Meanwhile, an employee would have to graduate the probationary period in order to qualify for additional benefits.

Analysts do note, however, that companies that terminate probationary employees do not enjoy total protection from lawsuits. These terminated employees do have fewer legal rights than established workers, but they are not without recourse in certain situations. For example, the employment "at-will" doctrine that characterizes probationary periods is not a valid legal defense for employers if it can be proven that the work arrangement suggested that termination would only be made for cause. Business owners should consult with an attorney to minimize their exposure in this regard. On the other hand, employees sometimes fall prey to the misunderstanding that even though they have made it through their probationary period, their jobs are "safe." Another common error is that once an employee has successfully completed a trial period, the at-will employment relationship becomes modified so that the employer cannot fire him or her at will. In fact, employee lawsuits that are brought against employers for being fired after probationary periods are most often difficult to argue in court and subsequently dismissed. Nonetheless, labor attorneys have recently suggested that companies eschew the label "probationary" because it is so often misunderstood by employees. Instead, they advise alternative terms such as trial, introductory, provisional, or initial period.

ELEMENTS OF AN EFFECTIVE PROBATIONARY PERIOD

Business experts advise that small-business owners should take the following steps when implementing a probationary period with a new hire:

• Make sure that the specifics of the probationary period (length of probation, for instance) are explicitly stated in company guidelines.

- Make certain that the new employee is aware that he or she will be "on probation" for the specified period.
- Monitor how well the new employee executes assigned tasks, using quantitative measurements whenever possible.
- Monitor the new employee's work habits; for example, a new worker who is consistently tardy in arriving at work or returning from lunch may well be a cause for concern.
- Monitor how well the new employee gets along with supervisors/managers.
- Monitor how well the new employee gets along with fellow staff.
- Determine whether the new hire is a "self-starter," or one who needs continued guidance.
- Provide the new hire with feedback that will help him or her shape performance to business expectations; this will not only improve the likelihood of securing a good worker, but also provide the employer with possible legal protection in the event of an unfair dismissal legal action (documentation indicating a pattern of poor performance carries significant legal weight).

Of course, not every employee will be a superior one, and shortcomings in one (or even more) of the above areas does not necessarily mean that the employee should be let go. Factors such as availability of other workers and performance in critical areas usually have to be considered, and few companies are fortunate enough to be staffed entirely by workers of superior skills, excellent work habits, and healthy ambition.

In addition to new hires, probationary periods can be instituted for existing employees who receive a promotion or transfer. Companies often offer such opportunities based on merit or an employee's ability to do the job. In some cases, however, a company will allow an employee to return to his or her previous position if at any time during the probationary period it is determined that the current work assignment will not pan out. In other cases, existing employees who perform poorly can also be put on probation. This can come as a result of poor quality of work or a decline in the employee's interactions with colleagues, attendance, and punctuality. In instances such as these, probationary periods are often recommended after a performance review. Since no laws regulate the probation of at-will employees, appealing probationary decisions remains at the company's discretion. An employer may have a process in place for appealing probationary decisions or may be flexible in interpreting its policies during a probationary period.

Analysts indicate that new employees who perform poorly during probationary periods are rarely able dramatically to improve their performance after the trial period has ended. After all, if the worker did a bad job during a probationary period, when all parties were aware that performance would be monitored, why should the small-business owner believe that the worker's performance would improve at the conclusion of that trial period, when pressure to "be on one's best behavior" would presumably be relieved somewhat? Ultimately, business owners must decide for themselves whether an employee's performance during the trial period warrants continued employment.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cann, Steven J. Administrative Law. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2002.
- Covington, Robert. *Employment Law in a Nutshell.* 3rd ed. St. Paul, Minn.: West, 2009.
- "Employees' Guide to Probationary Periods." *Lawyers.com.*Available from: http://labor employment law.lawyers.com/
 Employees Guide to Probationary Periods.html. Retrieved
 April 14, 2010.
- Moye, John E. *The Law of Business Organizations*. 6th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Thomson Delmar Learning, 2005.
- Texas Workforce Commission. "Probationary Periods." Available from: http://www.twc.state.tx.us/news/efte/probationary periods.html. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- "Trial Periods: What's Your Probation Period for New Employees:" *Remodeling*. March 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRODUCT COSTING

Product costing is the process of studying all the expenses associated with the production of a good or service, from the purchase of raw materials to final shipment. Product costing evolved during the second half of the twentieth century as more managers focused on optimizing production. Determining corporate profitability is generally achieved by tracking raw materials, labor, tooling, and energy inputs and adding them into production costs. Product costing simply drills down to provide a more granular view of expenses accrued during product development.

Product costing a certain item depends on specific variables. For instance, product costing a new car might vary depending on the types of components used and how much labor is used in applying them to the final product. Some parts might require more or less strength and heavier forgings, thereby requiring more or less machining. Some components might be attached mechanically, while others are welded. Such operations are measured in time and dollars. Product costing analyzes the inputs, labor,

and materials to arrive at a net product cost minus scrap (in the case of a car). It additionally measures such factors as packaging, warehousing, and delivery to the buyer.

Product costing is a routine part of most large manufacturing operations, though it can be just as helpful to the small-business owner. Data from product costing provides important feedback used to identify ideal work flow, improve tooling purchases, and, ultimately, price goods. The level of detail can vary and usually is determined by the company's size. Even small businesses employ product costing to discern the costs associated with important product development functions

Product costing has also given rise to activity-based costing (ABC). ABC is based on the notion that costs arise in various activities. Management consulting group John Starks Associates defines it as a paradigm "based on the principle that it is not the products that a company produces that generate costs, but rather the activities that are performed in planning, procuring and producing the products. It is the resources that are necessary to support the activities performed during the course of business that result in costs being incurred. Product costs should therefore be calculated by determining the extent to which each product makes use of the activities being performed. Products 'consume' activities and activities 'consume' costs." ABC may be viewed as a more refined method for precisely capturing inputs associated with overhead functions such as engineering and design.

Mike Stevens offers a snapshot of the ABC approach at *AllBusiness.com*. The process accounts for:

- Materials costs materials, including acquisition and handling costs.
- Unit cost an accurate measurement of "touch labor" and machine hours. Barcode systems can effectively capture this data; timing actual operations several times over is another way to get an accurate unit cost.
- Batch cost if, for instance, setup costs \$400 and a company makes 5,000 units, setup adds ¢8 per part. That could mean the difference between a profit and loss. Stevens suggests including engineering costs in this number as well.
- Product cost development hours for a standard product.
- Global costs conventional indirect costs like utilities, managers' salaries, etc.

"ABC is a controversial topic among accountants, and switching to ABC can be complex if you buy into every detail of the theory, start using the new terminology, and so on," warns Stevens. "At its core, the ABC approach to costing is nothing more than aligning your pricing process to reality."

PROBLEMS OF MEASUREMENT

Product costing emphasizes capturing all costs, including nebulous ones. This partly explains the growing popularity of ABC. In the production process, measurement is relatively easy, even if the process is complex. Purchasing raw materials, for instance, includes the costs of developing good supplier relations, which is difficult to measure and apply to individual products. Warranty service, typically handled long after a sale, often is not factored in product costing, though it should be in many cases.

Product costing's level of detail will be more apparent in the course of operations. Very detailed product costing has a cost of its own namely, how the data will be utilized.

PRODUCT COSTING IN SERVICE OPERATIONS

Product costing services rather than goods is a different experience. The "product" of a sales consultancy may be a printed report to a client accompanied by a Microsoft PowerPoint presentation. Here, the real cost of the product will have little relationship to the costs of the tangible "deliverables." The business is actually selling information and judgments acquired by interviews, focus groups, data searches, reading, analysis, discussions, and consultations, some of which may have required extensive travel. The expense of those activities are all factored into product costing for the company's service. Another company might evaluate sites for hazardous waste and deliver its findings in the form of a report. Product costing in this case would include the work required to accomplish groundwater sampling and extensive searches of old real estate transactions. Likewise, a carpet cleaning business might include equipment and labor applied to cleaning a home's carpets in its own product costing process.

In most situations, product costing occurs in advance of the work. Good estimating is the difference between turning a profit or booking a loss. The principles that apply in product costing a good or service are identical. In services and manufacturing, accurate costing depends on subdividing the work carefully into its many categories, measuring time, materials, and services. In manufacturing, faulty products are rejected. In service work, there is wasted time, false starts, and other similar factors. The chief difference is that service activities almost never repeat exactly. Nevertheless, costing a service, like a product, can lead to greater operational efficiencies.

PRODUCT COSTING TEMPLATES

A number of software programs are available to the small-business owner hoping to engage in product costing. Many firms sell costing templates using Microsoft Excel database programs. Templates include dozens of product ranges or services, unit cost forecasts, and variables that forecast best,

median, and worst-case cost scenarios, all saved in one Excel worksheet. Costing templates enable business owners more accurately to allocate overheads for calculating real product and divisional costs, contributions to profits, and for estimating and pricing data. Owners can thereby identify unprofitable products and cut out unproductive resources.

SEE ALSO Activity-Based Costing; Overhead Costs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baxendale, Sidney J. "Activity based Costing for the Small Business: A Primer." *Business Horizons*. January 2001.

"Costing Templates." *Ozgrid.com*. Available from: http://www.ozgrid.com/Services/costing templates.htm. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Hansen, Don R. *Management Accounting*. 7th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Jackson, Steve, Roby Sawyers, and Greg Jenkins. Managerial Accounting: A Focus on Decision Making. 3rd ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2006.

John Stark Associates. "A Few Words About Activity Based Costing." Available from: http://www.johnstark.com/ fwabc.html. Retrieved April 25, 2010.

Smith, Richard L., and Janet Kilholm Smith. *Entrepreneurial Finance*. 2d ed. New York: Wiley, 2004.

Stevens, Mike. "Better Product Costing: Calculating Your Activity Based Cost." *AllBusiness.com*. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/company activities management/operations supply/13281329 1.html. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT

Product development is everything that occurs from the initial conception or invention of a product to its market launch. In the small business environment, product development tends to be many things; the process is likely to be more creative, sometimes chaotic, and may be carried out by a single individual or a small team. Small businesses rarely have new product managers or departments, so product development is closer to invention than to engineering and more likely to be led by a charismatic figure. Thomas Edison and Gabrielle "Coco" Chanel are two such inventors who embraced the concept of product development.

CONTEXT AND HISTORY

Product development is closely tied to creativity, invention, and insight, and often follows the flash of an idea. For instance, a knife is the culmination of some prehistoric

human's insight that a flat stone with one sharp edge followed by ages of product development.

According to Michael McGrath in his book, *Next Generation Product Development*, conscious focus on the *development* process began late in the nineteenth century. "Generations" of product development emphasis soon followed. The first, ending in the 1950s, focused on commercialization of inventions; the second generation formalized product development as a process, lasting until the 1980s. In the third generation of product development, corporate management focused on getting product to market faster. In the twenty-first century, according to McGrath, emphasis has shifted to R&D-based development.

The most dramatic and revolutionary product introduction of the latter half of the twentieth century did not obey the rules. The personal computer was slapped together by an inspired technical man, Steve Wozniak, and sold by a visionary entrepreneur, Steve Jobs. The Apple computer resulted from a product development process that saw Wozniak and Jobs agonizing together in a garage. They didn't even intend to sell computers just mother boards. They "evolved" the product by trial and error.

The many inventions that followed small computers illustrates the unruly nature of the creative process. It cannot be reduced to a recipe, algorithm, or bureaucratic procedure. Many product development approaches exist side by side. As in gambling, no "system" guarantees success. Similarly, economic factors can positively or adversely impact product development. Like many small businesses, Brooklyn Park, Minnesota-based Octane Fitness saw its gross revenue slip 15 percent in 2009 compared to a year earlier owing to recessionary pressures. However, the small business's keen product development sense helped it end the year with a compound annual growth rate of 41 percent since 2003. Octane Fitness started with one product an elliptical cross-trainer. That one model registered about \$4.4 million in sales in 2003; 6 years and eleven more products later, the company tallied nearly \$34 million in sales. A small business that can weather adverse economic conditions with solid product development processes will earn industry respect and the attention of investors, as did Octane Fitness.

BASIC ELEMENTS

Product development fuses different disciplines to meet a specific goal. The disciplines include design, engineering, manufacturing, distribution, market positioning, marketing, and sales. A company developing a product must envision every stage of the process backward from the perspective of the ultimate buyer and from design forward. The process can readily repeat itself.

For example, initial estimates are made using prototypes; the prototypes are used to envision manufacturing processes and to establish a price range based on estimated production cost. But exposing prototypes to customers may elicit suggestions for improvement or criticism of certain features; sometimes suggestions come from dealers or retailers. Market research often unearths reactions to competing products or even their unsuspected presence. After this early exposure, flaws must be removed, advantages exploited, and competitive challenges met. Redesign, reengineering, and new production estimates may be required. Iteration can also come later as problems are encountered. Some element of the product may be too costly to produce, and the problem can only be overcome by changing the product. If the change is substantial enough, talking to customers becomes necessary again.

How much iteration is sensible? The answer depends on the ultimate size of the market and the projected product life. Company resources are also an issue. Most small businesses can only afford limited market research. The natural substitute is to consult the intuitive reactions of family and friends in effect, to use a much smaller sample than a global company would.

Product development is typically led by a product manager assisted by a small team representing basic specialties: engineering, manufacturing, marketing, and finance. It is the responsibility of the team to interact effectively with their counterparts in the company to obtain services, estimates, and feedback.

PLANNING VERSUS CREATIVITY

A seesaw movement between formality and process and openness and innovation tends to occur in product development. Edward K. Bower writes in his book, *Specification-Driven Product Development*, "Small companies typically conduct their development programs in an informal, hit-or-miss fashion, intuitively managing the process on a day-by-day basis. After agreement has been reached on the general nature of the desired new product, its design begins. The detailed features of the product evolve as side effects of implementation decisions. As market considerations are discovered, changes are made to the product's goals, leading to redesign. This unpredictable process leads to schedule and budget overruns, and produces products whose structure wasn't coherently planned, but evolved as requirements changed."

Likewise, David M. Anderson advises in his book, Design for Manufacturability & Concurrent Engineering, "For creative product development, start with a creative, open-minded, receptive team that is stimulated by the challenge. The team should be diverse in knowledge as well as cultural and thinking styles. The team should be fired up. ... Creativity is enhanced when people really want to invent something. ... Do not start creative product development discussing administrative issues. ... This will

immediately stifle creativity and shift attention to meeting deadlines and budgets."

Bower and Anderson seemingly emphasize opposite tendencies yet accurately highlight important aspects of product development. It requires the right mix of disciplined implementation and adaptive openness. Existing systems must be used to create a new product. This must happen as rapidly and as inexpensively as possible. Concentrated attention to process and detail and openness to possibilities are necessary for success.

NEW PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT FOR SMALL COMPANIES

As business experts, analysts, executives, and entrepreneurs all know, there is no one way to organize a company for effective new product development. Nonetheless, analysts point to several universal factors in determining whether a business will enjoy measurable success in new product development efforts. These include comprehensive market and cost analysis, top management commitment, enthusiasm among workers, clear lines of authority, and past experience. Concentration, funding, and leadership are key legs that hold up the structure.

Concentration. First, a small business needs to focus on its goals. Limited time and resources mean that hard decisions must be made and a strategic plan needs to be developed. Companies should "do the right things right" by using the best information available to choose the right technologies and decide on what new products to invest in. Growing companies are easily tempted to do too many things at once and finish none. Companies needing diversification are tempted to repeat the customary and therefore never establish that "second front" they need. Concentration on the goal will help keep the focus clearly on a well-thought out plan.

Small-business development centers (SBDCs) are an important resource for small businesses and start-ups looking to boost their product development skills. Partly funded by the Small Business Administration, SBDCs provide counselors, trainers, and researchers who help small-business owners distill the essence of their product development goals, often at little to no cost.

Equally important to knowing product goals is knowing the market. Thoroughly understanding the market in which to introduce a new product to is a critical prerequisite to product development. For instance, the environmental revolution of the early twenty-first century created many new product development opportunities for small businesses. The federal government began awarding grants to businesses to help fund new technologies and services aimed at meeting specific environmental needs. Many new products have resulted from the environmental push, such as pesticide spray drift-reduction technologies, remote pol-

lutant sensors, urban runoff systems, and animal feeding pollution prevention systems.

Funding. Another key to new product development for small businesses is to secure the resources and skills needed to create and market the new product. Small companies may lack the in-house resources needed to create a new product, making it seem out of reach, but analysts note that small-business owners have other avenues that they can often pursue. If the product idea is good enough, the company may decide to look outside its own walls for partnership and outsourcing opportunities. Sometimes "funding" takes the form of assigning a highly talented person who knows the company well to the "new venture," although that person will be sorely missed in his or her leadership position. Federal grants are also available for product development projects in certain cases. For instance, the National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research offers small business grants for the development of new technology to improve orofacial health.

Leadership. The third and final pillar for building new products is to find the leadership needed to bring a new product from the idea stage to completed product. This leader will often take the form of a "product champion" who can bring both expertise and enthusiasm to the project. In small business environments, this product champion will often be the entrepreneur/owner himself. A strong product champion will be able to balance all the issues associated with a product economic factors, performance requirements, regulatory issues, management issues, and more and create a winning new product.

The product champion has to guide the project through a predetermined series of viability tests checkpoints in the development process at which a company evaluates a new product to determine if the product should proceed to the next development stage. If it is determined that the market has shifted, or technology has changed, or the project has become too expensive, then the product must be killed, no matter how much money has already been poured into it. This is where a strong product champion makes the difference he or she has to have the honesty and authority to make the call to kill the product and convey the reasons for that decision to the product development team. If goals were clearly defined, resources properly allocated, and leadership was strong, then the decision to kill a project should not be a difficult one.

LAUNCHING A NEW PRODUCT

Once the product-line architecture has been established and a new product is being developed, it is time for a company to think about how to successfully launch the product in its target market. This is the stage where an advertising or public relations agency can come into play, especially for small businesses without the internal resources to handle such a job themselves. When using an outside agency to launch a product, a company should:

- Have a well-defined product concept (which is where product-line architecture comes into play).
- Provide the agency with background information on its products and goals.
- Conduct necessary patent research, applying for new patents as needed.
- Have the manufacturing process in place and ready to go, either internally or via outsourcing.
- Have a formal business plan in place that defines funding of the project.
- Determine who will approve the marketing or advertising plan that the agency creates (the fewer people communicating with the agency, the better).
- Determine the proper timing for the launch.

SPEED TO MARKET AND PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT

In today's technology-fueled business environment, the always-important speed-to-market factor has become perhaps the most critical factor in new product development. Improved communication (especially the Internet), increased globalization, and rapid changes in technology have put tremendous pressure on companies to get their product to market first. To improve speed-to-market, a company should first make sure that it is making the best possible use of available technology. If it is, there are other steps that can be taken to speed product development through efficient, market-oriented product planning that takes the customer into account.

SERVICE COMPANIES AND NEW PRODUCTS

Service companies should take a disciplined, analytical approach to developing new services, relying on targeted customer input just as companies outside the service sector do. Companies in the service industry know that they are competing for customers based on perceived value as much as actual price. If customers feel they are getting better treatment, or more service options, or more "free" services as part of their purchase, they are more likely to remain a client of that company. If, however, a company stops innovating and adding new services to its core business, the service becomes a commodity and clients look at only one thing price when deciding on what company to choose.

Service companies should routinely ask themselves a series of questions:

Could current services be presented in a different way?

- Could they be offered to new customer groups?
- Are there little things that can be tweaked to freshen or update a service?
- Could services be improved or changed?

Because by their very nature services are easy to copy (no materials or product knowledge is needed), service companies actually face more pressure to innovate and develop new products than manufacturers. By continually asking the above questions and by following the same models manufacturing companies follow when pursuing product development, service companies can stay ahead of their competitors and make their services clearly identifiable to consumers.

PITFALLS TO PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT

Finally, when embarking on the product development process, business owners should try to remember in advance what the obstacles to success are. These pitfalls are many and varied, and can include:

- Inadequate market analysis.
- Inadequate cost analysis.
- Strong competitor reaction.
- Undue infatuation with the company's own technology and expertise.
- Overreaching to make products beyond the company's financial and knowledge grasp.
- Technical staff too attached to a project and too proud to admit defeat, even when a project can not be justified according to preestablished criteria.
- Problems with patent, license, or copyright issues.
- No real criteria for deciding if a project is good or bad.
- Changes in strategy at the corporate level are not conveyed to the product development team.
- Low product awareness.
- Money and staff allocated to a project are hidden in the budget of another project.
- Company decision makers blinded by the charisma or charm of the person presenting the new product idea.
- Project accepted on the basis of who gets it first.

SEE ALSO Prototypes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, David M. Design for Manufacturability & Concurrent Engineering. Lafayette, Calif.: CIM Press, 2004.

Bower, Edward K. Specification Driven Product Development. Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2003.

Brandt, John R. "Our New Product Plan: Keep Out: Involving Customers and Others is a Pain. So Is Worrying about Manufacturability and Marketing." *Industry Week.* January 2006.

Environmental Protection Agency. "The Environmental Technology Opportunities Portal." Available from: http://www.epa.gov/etop/?cm/sp=ExternalLink/Federal/EPA. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

"Green Technology Innovation." *Business.gov.* Available from: http://www.business.gov/manage/green business/product development/innovation.html. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Kanellos, Michael. "The 64 bit Question: Why Is No One Buying?" *Computer Shopper*. May 2006.

McGrath, Michael. Next Generation Product Development. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research. "Pathway to Product Development." Available from: http://www.nidcr.nih.gov/GrantsAndFunding/TechnologyTransfer/Pathway/. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Teresko, John. "New Products Faster." *Industry Week*. January 2004.

Texas State University. "Small Business Development Center." Available from: http://www.business.txstate.edu/sbdc/. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

"Who's Who: The Eco Guide." Time. Summer 2006.

"The World's Most Innovative Companies: Their Creativity Goes Beyond Products to Rewiring Themselves." *Business Week.* 24 April 2006.

Youngblood, Dick. "It's All Working Out for High Octane Company That Sells Exercise Gear." *Star Tribune.* 1 April 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

PRODUCT LIABILITY

Product liability comprises a number of laws and court rulings that apply to any business that makes or sells a product. Businesses that make or sell products are responsible for ensuring that those products are safe and do not pose a hazard to the public. Such businesses can be held liable for any damage or harm their products might cause.

According to Section 102(2) of the Uniform Product Liability Act, product liability includes "all claims or action brought for personal injury, death, or property damage caused by the manufacture, design, formula, preparation, assembly, installation, testing, warnings, instructions, marketing, packaging, or labeling of any product." Product liability issues have become increasingly important to manufacturers and marketing managers, due to the spread of the doctrine of strict liability and the adoption of new theories that permit recovery in so-called delayed manifestation cases.

Because of their limited resources, small businesses must be particularly aware of their responsibilities under product liability laws. In addition to making safe products, this responsibility extends to prominently displaying warnings of any potential hazards on products and packaging. Experts recommend that small-business owners consult with legal counsel experienced in the product liability field. An attorney can help the small-business owner sift through the numerous federal and state laws that apply to different types of products. Small businesses are also encouraged to purchase product liability insurance. Unfortunately, the increasing number of lawsuits and large damage awards in this area have made such insurance very expensive and reduced the amount of coverage available. In fact, the expense of insuring against product liability has prevented small manufacturers from competing in certain product areas.

DEVELOPMENT OF PRODUCT LIABILITY LAWS

Product liability began to have meaning in the mid-1800s, when the U.S. courts increasingly found that sellers of goods had a "duty" to use reasonable care in the production of those goods. Sellers were held liable to third parties for negligence in the manufacture or sale of goods "inherently dangerous" (the danger of injury arises from the product itself, rather than from a defect in the product) to human safety, ranging from food and beverages to drugs, firearms, and explosives. In the early 1960s, tort principles were first applied to product liability. During this time, the concept of "inherently dangerous" goods was still held to be significant, but there was a shift to negligence (tort) principles that held that producers of goods were required to apply "due care" in the marketing of goods to users.

Since that time, businesses have operated under an understanding that because they knowingly market products which affect the interests of consumers, they owe a legal duty of caution and prudence to consumers. Since manufacturers may foresee potentially harmful product effects, they are responsible for attempting to minimize harm. Establishing this legal duty between the manufacturer and the consumer made it possible for plaintiffs to argue the negligent breach of that duty. These principles are now accepted throughout the country and followed by all U.S. courts. Eventually, the concept of "inherently dangerous" products fell into disuse and the concept of negligence was expanded beyond production to include labeling, installation, inspection, and design.

From time to time Congress has attempted to pass legislation to protect small business from heavy exposure to product liability suits and to ease their costs in purchasing product liability insurance. Attempts in this direction include the Small Business Liability Reform Act of 2001, the Product Liability Fairness Act of 1991, and the Product Liability Reform Act of 1998. No changes, however, have

been enacted. Instead, the scope of product liability continues to increase.

MAKING MANUFACTURERS LIABLE FOR SUPPLIERS

Legislation that was passed in the twenty-first century increases the obligation of businesses to sell and produce safe products. The Consumer Product Safety Modernization Act of 2008 was passed amid concerns about products made in China, mostly toys, containing lead or other toxins. This law raises maximum civil penalties for consumer product safety violations and allows state attorneys general to take civil action if residents of their states have been affected by consumer product safety violations.

"The law puts strict safety requirements on manufacturers and retailers of all sorts of consumer products, increases the penalty to \$100,000 per violation, up from \$5,000, and makes officers and directors criminally responsible for some violations," wrote Bryant Ruiz Switzky, for the *Washington Business Journal.* "Everyone, down to the retailer, is liable for problems that could happen all the way down the supply chain," noted Chuck Samuels at Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo PC for Switzky's article. Samuels continued, "Companies are going to have to spend a lot more time knowing who is supplying their products."

The The Consumer Product Safety Modernization Act is seen by many as overly broad and burdensome, and the Consumer Product Safety Commission is looking at possible adjustments to the law to improve compliance. "Manufacturers complain the law's requirements to test and certify children's products for lead and phthalates and attach permanent tracking labels on them are unreasonable and too costly for many small businesses," wrote Kent Hoover for the *Houston Business Journal*. It is quite likely that the 2010s will see numerous modifications in order to make the law more palatable and less costly for businesses while still retaining its core purpose.

ELEMENTS OF PRODUCT LIABILITY

Four elements must be present for a product liability case to be considered under the negligent tort principles:

- The particular defendant owes a duty to the particular plaintiff to act as a reasonably prudent person under the same or similar circumstances.
- There is a breach of such a duty by the defendant that is, a failure to act reasonably.
- There is an injury, including personal injury or property damage.
- There is a causal link between defendant's breach of duty and injuries sustained by the plaintiff.

The concept of negligence is applicable to every activity preceding a product's availability in the market. This encompasses everything from product design, the inspection and testing of materials, and the manufacture and assembly of the product to the packaging, the accompanying instructions and warnings, and the inspection and testing of the final product. Negligence can result from omission as well as commission failure to discover a flaw is as negligent as creating one. Similarly, failing to provide adequate warnings about potential dangers in the use of a product is a breach of duty.

However, it is often difficult to prove negligence in product liability cases. Defendants must only meet the general standards of reasonable behavior as judged against the behavior of a reasonably careful competitor who demonstrates the standard skills and expertise of the industry. In reality, a manufacturer must only show that "ordinary care under the circumstances" was exercised to avoid liability for negligence. This is easy compared to the task of consumers showing evidence to the contrary.

Many products, even the most ordinary, pose some level of risk, and the law recognizes that it is often not possible to design a totally safe product. However, manufacturers are legally obligated to warn consumers about known dangers. Manufacturers may be found negligent if:

- They fail to warn users about recognized or foreseeable risk.
- The warning is too vague or not sufficiently detailed to be adequate.
- The warning is not brought to the user's attention.

There is no duty to warn against misuse that is so rare or unusual that it cannot be foreseen. The obligation to warn consumers of potential dangers poses a unique difficulty for manufacturers who must not only provide warnings but must communicate them such that a reasonable person will find and understand them. In some cases a warning buried in a product's instructions may be judged inadequate; in other situations, a warning sticker on the product itself may be considered sufficient.

STRICT PRODUCT LIABILITY

The most recent evolution in tort law, strict liability, has transformed the very nature of product liability because it eliminates the entire question of negligence. Strict liability only requires a plaintiff to demonstrate that a product caused an injury because it was defective; the reason for the defect is irrelevant. The product itself, not the defendant's use, is under investigation.

Under strict liability, the manufacturer is held liable for allowing a defective product to enter the marketplace. The issue is a matter of public policy, not the manufacturer's unreasonable or negligent conduct. The introduction of a defective product into the marketplace brings each member of the product's distribution channel into liability for negligence. The theory of strict liability holds that manufacturers: have the greatest control over the quality of their products; can distribute their costs by raising prices; and have special responsibilities in their role as sellers.

The tort of negligence at least provided a standard by which to make a case for negligence, although it imposed the added evidentiary burden of proving that the defendant was in fact negligent. Although strict liability eases those burdens for the plaintiff and improves chances of recovery, it does not provide a universally accepted standard for measuring breach of duty. Instead, it relies on what has become known as the "consumer-expectation" test: one who sells any product in a defective condition unreasonably dangerous to the user is subject to liability for physical harm caused to the user if: 1) the seller is engaged in the business of selling such a product; and 2) the product is expected to and does reach the user without substantial change in the condition in which it is used. "Unreasonably dangerous" is defined as dangerous beyond the expectations of the ordinary consumer who purchases it. Despite its great influence, this definition has not been universally accepted.

Tort law does recognize that some products beneficial to society cannot be made entirely safe. Prescription drugs and vaccines are notorious examples. Such products are not considered defective simply because of their inevitable hazards; something else must be wrong with them as well. Therefore, drug companies are not held strictly liable for a properly manufactured product accompanied by appropriate directions and warnings.

Another potential defense is the "sophisticated user doctrine" adopted by thirty states as of 2009. This doctrine negates a manufacturer's duty to warn of potential dangers when the user should have had knowledge of the product's hazards. This includes trained professionals like electricians, beauticians, mechanics, and others dealing with machinery or chemicals as part of their profession. The defense can be extended to protect manufacturers from the duty to warn the end user of a product when the purchaser of the product is knowledgeable of potential hazards. For example, the manufacturer of ski boot bindings can reasonably expect that the retail ski shop will provide information about potential hazards to the purchaser. However, small-business owners should consult an attorney who specializes in product liability for the most current additions to the law.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"APSA Supports Liability Reform Legislation." Refrigerated Transporter. 1 July 2001.

Greenberg, Lisa. "Federal Punitive Damages." *Automotive Body Repair News.* August 2001.

Hoover, Kent. "Small Manufacturers Choke on Tight Product Safety Law." *Houston Business Journal.* 29 May 2008.

Miller, Roger LeRoy, and Gaylord A. Jentz. *Fundamentals of Business Law.* 2d ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2005.

Sungaila, Mary Christine, and Mayer, Kevin C. "Limiting Manufacturers' Duty to Warn: The Sophisticated User and Purchaser Doctrines." *Defense Counsel Journal*. April 2009.

Switzky, Bryant Ruiz. "Law Firms React to New Product Safety Legislation." Washington Business Journal. 5 September 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PRODUCT LIFE CYCLE

The theory of a product life cycle was first introduced in the 1950s to explain the expected life cycle of a typical product from design to obsolescence, a period divided into the phases of product introduction, product growth, maturity, and decline. The goal of managing a product's life cycle is to maximize its value and profitability at each stage. Life cycle is primarily associated with marketing theory.

INTRODUCTION

This is the stage where a product is conceptualized and first brought to market. The goal of any new product introduction is to meet consumers' needs with a quality product at the lowest possible cost in order to return the highest level of profit. The introduction of a new product can be broken down into five distinct parts:

- Idea validation, which is when a company studies a market, looks for areas where needs are not being met by current products, and tries to think of new products that could meet that need. The company's marketing department is responsible for identifying market opportunities and defining who will buy the product, what the primary benefits of the product will be, and how the product will be used.
- Conceptual design occurs when an idea has been approved and begins to take shape. The company has studied available materials, technology, and manufacturing capability and determined that the new product can be created. Once that is done, more thorough specifications are developed, including price and style. Marketing is responsible for minimum and maximum sales estimates, competition review, and market share estimates.
- Specification and design is when the product is nearing release. Final design questions are answered and final product specs are determined so that a prototype can be created.

- Prototype and testing occur when the first version of a product is created and tested by engineers and by customers. A pilot production run might be made to ensure that engineering decisions made earlier in the process were correct, and to establish quality control. The marketing department is extremely important at this point. It is responsible for developing packaging for the product, conducting the consumer tests through focus groups and other feedback methods, and tracking customer responses to the product.
- Manufacturing ramp-up is the final stage of new product introduction. This is also known as commercialization. This is when the product goes into full production for release to the market. Final checks are made on product reliability and variability.

In the introduction phase, the company is learning about the market, building sales and distribution, receiving feedback from early customers, and even working out problems in the product itself. Sales may be slow as the company builds awareness of its product among potential customers. Advertising is crucial at this stage, so the marketing budget is often substantial. The type of advertising depends on the product. If the product is intended to reach a mass audience, then an advertising campaign built around one theme may be in order. If a product is specialized, or if a company's resources are limited, then smaller advertising campaigns can be used that target very specific audiences. As a product matures, the advertising budget associated with it will most likely shrink since audiences are already aware of the product.

Techniques used to exploit early stages make use of penetration pricing (low pricing for rapid establishment) as well as "skimming," which is pricing high initially and then lowering price after the "early acceptors" have been lured in. While the marketing effort is focused on increasing sales, the company must ensure that it can meet the demand its marketing aims to create by setting up distribution channels and identifying extra manufacturing capacity that can be quickly brought online.

GROWTH

The growth phase occurs when a product has survived its introduction and is beginning to be noticed in the market-place. At this stage, a company can decide if it wants to go for increased market share or increased profitability. This is the boom time for any product. Production increases, leading to lower unit costs. Sales momentum builds as advertising campaigns target mass media audiences instead of specialized markets (if the product merits this). Competition grows as awareness of the product builds. Minor changes are made as more feedback is gathered or as new

markets are targeted. The goal for any company is to stay in this phase as long as possible.

It is possible that the product will not succeed at this stage and move immediately past decline and straight to cancellation. That is a call the marketing staff has to make. It needs to evaluate just what costs the company can bear and what the product's chances for survival are. Tough choices need to be made because sticking with a losing product can be disastrous.

If the product is doing well and killing it is out of the question, then the marketing department has other responsibilities. Instead of just building awareness of the product, the goal is to build brand loyalty by adding first-time buyers and retaining repeat buyers. Sales, discounts, and advertising all play an important role in that process. The marketing department should gather as much information as possible about potential customers in order to understand what features or benefits they care about most. For products that are well-established and further along in the growth phase, marketing options include creating variations of the initial product that appeal to additional audiences.

MATURITY

At the maturity stage, sales growth has started to slow and is approaching the point where the inevitable decline will begin. Defending market share becomes the chief concern, as marketing staffs have to spend more and more on promotion to entice customers to buy the product. Additionally, more competitors have stepped forward to challenge the product at this stage, some of which may offer a higher-quality version of the product at a lower price. This can touch off price wars, and lower prices mean lower profits, which will cause some companies to drop out of the market for that product altogether. The maturity stage is usually the longest of the four life cycle stages, and it is not uncommon for a product to be in the mature stage for several decades.

The savvy company should focus on understanding its competitors what their next moves might be as well as why some customers prefer the competitors' products. At the same time, the company should listen to its customers and its competitors' customers to find ways to improve its own product. The smart company will also seek to lower unit costs as much as possible at the maturity stage so that profits can be maximized. The money earned from the mature products should then be used in research and development to come up with new product ideas to replace the maturing products. Operations should be streamlined, cost efficiencies sought, and hard decisions made.

From a marketing standpoint, experts argue that the right promotion can make more of an impact at this stage than at any other. One popular theory postulates that there are two primary marketing strategies to utilize at this stage offensive and defensive. Defensive strategies consist

of special sales, promotions, cosmetic product changes, and other means of shoring up market share. It can also mean quite literally defending the quality and integrity of the product versus the competition. Marketing offensively means looking beyond current markets and attempting to gain brand-new buyers. Relaunching the product is one option. Other offensive tactics include changing the price of a product (either higher or lower) to appeal to an entirely new audience or finding new applications for a product.

DECLINE

This occurs when the product peaks in the maturity stage and then begins a downward slide in sales. Eventually, revenues will drop to the point where it is no longer economically feasible to continue making the product. Investment is minimized. The product can simply be discontinued, or it can be sold to another company. A third option that combines those elements is also sometimes seen as viable, but comes to fruition only rarely. Under this scenario, the product is discontinued and stock is allowed to dwindle to zero, but the company sells the rights to supporting the product to another company, which then becomes responsible for servicing and maintaining the product.

PROBLEMS WITH THE PRODUCT LIFE CYCLE THEORY

While the product life cycle theory is widely accepted, it does have critics who say that the theory has so many exceptions and so few rules that it is meaningless. Among the holes in the theory that these critics highlight:

- There is no set amount of time that a product must stay in any stage; each product is different and moves through the stages at different times. Also, the four stages are not the same time period in length, which is often overlooked.
- There is no real proof that all products must die. Some products have been seen to go from maturity back to a period of rapid growth thanks to some improvement or redesign. Some argue that by saying in advance that a product must reach the end of life stage, it becomes a self-fulfilling prophecy that companies subscribe to. Critics say that some businesses interpret the first downturn in sales to mean that a product has reached decline and should be killed, thus terminating some still-viable products prematurely.
- The theory can lead to an overemphasis on new product releases at the expense of mature products, when in fact the greater profits could possibly be derived from the mature product if a little work was done on revamping the product.
- The theory emphasizes individual products instead of taking larger brands into account.

• The theory does not adequately account for product redesign or reinvention.

SEE ALSO Business Cycles; Industry Life Cycle.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Grantham, Lisa Michelle. "The Validity of the Product Life Cycle in the High tech Industry." *Marketing Intelligence and Planning*. June 1997.

Hedden, Carole. "From Launch to Relaunch: The Secret to Product Longevity Lies in Using the Right Strategy for Each Stage of the Life Cycle." *Marketing Tools*. September 1997.

Kumar, Sameer, and Krob, William A. *Managing Product Life Cycle in a Supply Chain*. New York: Springer, 2005.

Shahidi, Mohammad N. "The Impact of Product Life Cycle on Strategic Orientation of a Enterprise." Review of Business Research. March 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PRODUCT POSITIONING

"Product positioning" is a marketing technique intended to present products in the best possible light to different target audiences. The method is related to "market segmentation" in that an early step in major marketing campaigns is to discover the core market most likely to buy a product or the bulk of the product. Knowledge of competitors is also crucial, as product positioning often demonstrates why a product is better than the competition. Once segmentation has defined this group ("active seniors," "affluent professional working women," "teens," etc.) the positioning of the product consists of creating the message likely to reach this group. Positioning involves symbol and message manipulation, including displays and packaging.

Al Ries and Jack Trout, in their book *Positioning: The Battle for Your Mind*, introduce the subject by saying: "[P]ositioning is not what you do to a product. Positioning is what you do to the mind of the prospect. That is, you position the product in the mind of the prospect. So it's incorrect to call the concept 'product positioning.' As if you were doing something to the product itself. Not that positioning doesn't involve change. It does. But changes made in the name, the price and the package are really not changes in the product at all.... Positioning is also the first body of thought that comes to grips with the problems of getting heard in our overcommunicated society."

Louis E. Boone and David L. Kurtz, in their book *Contemporary Marketing*, put it this way: "Product positioning refers to consumers' perceptions of a product's attributes, uses, quality, and advantages and disadvantages

relative to competing brands. Marketers often conduct marketing research studies to analyze consumer preferences and to construct product position maps that plot their products' positions in relation to those of competitors' offerings."

Whether a small business has a niche product or is aiming for large distribution, there should be a clear focus on who will buy the product and what their needs are. While conducting the product positioning process through questionnaires, interviews, focus groups, and market tests, the business should ask itself key strategic questions:

- Who is the customer?
- What customer need does the product solve?
- What factors influence the customer's decision to buy a similar product?
- Who are the competitors and what are their strengths and weaknesses?

A company that can answer such strategic questions can better target their product positioning.

IN MASS MARKET PRACTICE

Concepts like "segmentation" and "positioning" typically arise in the "large" rather than in the "small" business context. The underlying concepts apply to both, but access to the mass market requires substantially more preparation. These methods have thus developed of necessity and in order to save money. They do not represent some kind of "high sophistication" the small business has overlooked. Small-business owners practice segmentation and positioning as much as the giants and multinationals but the small-business owners think of these things differently and do not use the same phrases.

The preparation of major product introductions and related packaging design, promotional and advertising campaigns, and incentives for the supply channel can be very costly. Money can be wasted unless careful planning comes quite early. Market segmentation, an early step in the positioning of products, is intended both to limit the costs of sales and marketing and also to channel the money to the most cost-effective points in the communications network. Related market research, distinct from segmentation, is often used to set price points, identify competitive aspects of the product, and so on.

Some product lines, of course, have obvious and built-in segmentation: the marketing of baby foods will be directed at young mothers; lipsticks and cosmetics are rarely advertised on televised football games. Market segmentation is ultimately a highly developed extension of such quite commonsense linkages between social, demographic, income, and gender groups and the products these typically buy or shun. It might be argued that segmentation studies have gone too far, that the slicing and dicing of sub-sub-subgroups has reached rather silly extremes, but those who

spend the money on highly elaborate market surveys and focus groups at least *believe* in the effectiveness of such techniques, which do have a certain scientific grounding.

Segmentation studies invariably attempt to capture opinion and then to extrapolate it using statistical methods. Groups are selected and interviewed based on preselected characteristics to determine their reactions to products, features, packaging concepts, price-points, appearance, symbols, and message contents. It is vital in these studies that the participants be "representative" of groups that can be measured objectively using census data; for example, urban working women between thirty and forty-five with children in the home. To the extent that participants in the study meet the criteria, it is then assumed that the opinions of a small sample will be the same as the opinions of the total population in that category. Segmentation, therefore, is one category of opinion polling as a whole. Its effectiveness depends on the design of the research and is measured by results later much as political polling is upheld or falsified by election results.

A rather vast body of knowledge, expertise, and interpretation has developed around this type of research in order properly to discern what consumers really mean, how their views and actions correspond, and so on. The amount of effort expended and professional skills deployed is directly related to the very large amounts of money expended on persuasion generally.

Product positioning is derived from segmentation and similar marketing studies. Research of this type will determine the different reactions of distinct and measurable groupings of consumers. Some will have a high level of enthusiasm, others will be indifferent. The largest grouping returning a favorable opinion is then selected as the target market; the marketing message is tailored to appeal most specifically to this group and will be shown most frequently in media this group routinely uses. Positioning, of course, may extend to several secondary groups as well, so that a product may be launched with somewhat different emphases and approaches in different media depending on who is watching, listening, or reading. Positioning becomes a very complex process in that attempts are made to coordinate all aspects of the symbology, to echo the very words people used in focus groups, and to select those images, packages, and lifestyle linkages identified earlier. Occasionally it happens, contrary to the opinion expressed by Ries and Trout, that the product itself may be significantly modified especially if most consumer groups polled found fault with some features.

IN SMALL BUSINESS PRACTICE

Probably the biggest difference between mass marketers and small businesses is that small operations *practice* product positioning but *without* the very costly machinery of

elaborate and formal segmentation, market research, and testing paid for by the big companies. To be sure, some small businesses (those of the larger kind and able to spend such dollars) do conduct studies quite similar to the majors. But in most small businesses the positioning of products is based on the opinions of the business owner, his or her family, and selected friends and customers; they are the "sample." To some extent small businesses also conduct what might be called "experiential" studies once products are launched. They observe who buys most of the product, receive feedback from the market, and then later, in response, modify the ways in which they advertise, where they advertise, how they label, how they display product in the store, and even how they package. If the product is initially at least moderately successful, this type adaptation based on experience is much more effective because it reflects consumer behavior rather than consumer opinion.

There are many low-cost methods a small-business owner can use to get feedback from the market. Online surveys can be sent to customers via e-mail or be embedded on the company Web site. Often, customers post reviews of products and companies on the Web. More informally, customers may post to their Twitter account information about a product or service. Both online reviews and tweets provide opportunities to learn directly from the customer their likes or dislikes about a product and perhaps even why they purchased it. Successful product positioning can be done at low cost when a small business monitors the Web for mention of their business, responds promptly to rectify a negative customer experience, improves their product, or targets promotions to potential customers and loyal shoppers.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. Contemporary Marketing.
Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publications, 2009.
Nunes, Paul, and Brian Johnson. Mass Affluence: Seven New Rules of Marketing to Today's Consumer. Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business Press, 2004.

Ries, Al, and Jack Trout. Positioning: The Battle for Your Mind, 20th Anniversary Edition. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.
Sernovitz, Andy. Word of Mouth Marketing: How Smart Companies Get People Talking. Rev. ed. New York: Kaplan, 2009.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PRODUCTIVITY

Productivity is a versatile measure used at the individual, company, and national levels to look at how much work gets done. On the individual level, people strive to be more productive in their jobs and their lives. Companies analyze costs or sales per employee and are often concerned with

employee morale as a means of maintaining or increasing productivity. Economists use productivity as a measure of output, or the amount of work per hour, to gauge economic performance at the national level.

Statistics on productivity are collected routinely by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) and their publication every quarter usually brings coverage in the business press. BLS measures "labor productivity" based on dollar output per hour of labor; the agency also publishes a more complex measure known as "multifactor productivity" which takes other inputs into account. Productivity is also measured at the level of the enterprise in output of physical product by a worker. When the worker's pay is directly based on number of pieces produced, that type of work is known as "piecework": pay is tied to the item ("collars sewn," for instance, rather than time spent).

THEORETICAL ASPECTS

In economic theory (echoed in popular opinion), labor compensation is determined by productivity. In theory a person can only earn a fixed amount because his or her labor must be compensated by the sale of the product made, and all things being equal, competition will keep the prices competitive. This translates to an essentially stagnant economy unless, in some way, the cost of the production process can be lowered. One way to lower costs is to increase output while keeping the input the same. Thus if a worker can increase his or her production from eight items an hour to twelve items an hour while still being paid \$9 an hour, the labor costs of the items will decrease from \$1.125 an item to \$0.75 an item. The converse of such an improvement in productivity is that the price of the item could be held steady and the laborer could be paid more. In this instance the worker's pay could be increased to \$13.50 an hour (\$1.125 \times 12, not \times 8). For this reason, it is a fundamental assumption of economics that wages in a genuinely free market can only increase if productivity increases.

Productivity can only increase if: 1) the worker's skills increase; 2) the worker's effort increases; 3) the quality of the material processed increases; 4) the worker's tooling is better; and 5) the work process itself is improved by better arrangements of workers, work flow, and so on. Increases in skill require time and experience, increased effort requires incentives, and the remaining factors are produced by improvements in technology.

Wages, of course, can also increase as a consequence of social force. Thus workers can unionize and impose their will. Higher costs are then imposed on the public. Similarly, government can enforce a wage level with similar consequence, the minimum wage being an example. These situations, of course, no longer represent a genuine "free market."

Throughout the period of modern industrial history, productivity has been rising steadily as a consequence of

all of the factors enumerated above, namely education in general and the invention and deployment of technology, which itself is based on knowledge and energy. Arguably modern civilization rests on the discovery of fossil fuels and their exploitation, which have enabled humanity to have leisure to learn and power to burn.

PRODUCTIVITY MEASURES

Government data on productivity are calculated by measuring or estimating the output of different sectors of the economy in dollars and the hours worked. The output divided by the hours produces the base of a productivity measure. But because the economy has its ups and downs as well as its seasonal swings, BLS does not publish the raw numbers but, instead, produces an index number. If a base year of an index is 1992, then the values measured in that year are taken as 100. Other years are expressed as deviations from 1992. In 2000, for instance, manufacturing output per hour was 138.3, meaning that it had improved 38.3 percent over 1992. Productivity data are adjusted to account for seasonality and inflation.

The two major categories used are Manufacturing and Business as a whole. The most precise are data for manufacturing because, in that sector, the U.S. Census Bureau collects hourly compensation data separately from other employment data. In both categories, productivity has risen substantially since 1992. Manufacturing productivity stood at 138.3 in 2000 and at 171.2 in 2005. In Business as a whole, the productivity index in 2000 was 120.3; it increased to 136.7 by 2005. Even in 2008, during a recession, productivity increased at an annual rate of 6.6 percent, which is the highest gain since the summer of 2003. However, the productivity figure does not tell the whole story. "Aggressive cost-cutting efforts helped boost the bottom line and kept companies operating, but labor costs declined at an alarming 5.9 percent. That's the largest drop since the second-quarter of 2000 and slightly more than the 5.8 percent decline a month ago," wrote the Charlotte Business Journal in September 2009. Essentially, the employees who kept their jobs during the recession had to take on additional work responsibilities for the same pay.

Multifactor Productivity (MP). Labor productivity, of course, is a very rough measure because it only incorporates sales or revenues on the one hand and hours worked on the other. It is thus used as a stand-in, a kind of abbreviation, for more complex and very difficult calculations that take other and often intangible factors into account. One attempt to do so is the effort to measure multifactor productivity.

The BLS, in its press release on this subject, provides the following comment: "Multifactor productivity is designed to measure the joint influences of economic growth on

technological change, efficiency improvements, returns to scale, reallocation of resources, and other factors, allowing for the effects of capital and labor. Multifactor productivity, therefore, differs from labor productivity (output per hour worked) measures that are published quarterly by BLS since it includes information on capital services and other data that are not available on a quarterly basis."

The MP index separately measures labor and capital inputs and then combines them based on the relative importance of each in a given sector to create a "composite" input. It similarly measures outputs per hour and outputs per unit of capital employed. The index is then computed from the two composites.

The MP index began in 1987, has a base year of 2000 (index at 100), and is available to 2008, as of 2010. The index increased 7.7 percent between 2000 and 2004. In 2008 there was just a 1.1 percent year-on-year increase in the private, nonfarm sector. Multifactor productivity thus produces a more sobering picture of productivity by reflecting the role of capital which, indirectly, reflects the importance and costs of technology.

The data streams required to calculate MP are difficult to get and the index therefore difficult to replicate. Cause-and-effect relationships can only be inferred indirectly. For these reasons, MP is used primarily in academic analyses.

PRODUCTIVITY, COMPENSATION, AND GLOBALIZATION

Labor productivity and compensation grow in tandem but not in precise coordination. In times of economic slowdown, inventories tend to be high but fall over time and early layoffs take place. In times of upturn, employers are slow to hire new labor until growth is well established. The overall growth rate of compensation lags that of productivity, in part explained by the "multifactor" influence of technology which, ultimately, accounts for productivity.

PRODUCTIVITY AND THE SMALL BUSINESS

The small business lacks the scale often needed to justify the high levels of automation and lower labor costs of large-scale operations. However, a well-managed small business can encourage higher levels of employee productivity if the company can build and maintain employee morale. While the small businesses has limited resources, it is not constrained by bureaucratic big-company protocol and can be innovative in its human resource management. The methods are many soliciting employee feedback, encouraging a work-life balance, sponsoring a wellness program, even redesigning the office layout.

The small business can easily fall into higher labor costs from little automation and unavoidable overhead functions that have less production to absorb their costs.

The alert business owner, however, will use technology to lower these costs and increase productivity. HoHSmall business also has unique opportunities to achieve productivity through flexibility and creativity. It is very common in small businesses to have highly skilled and cross-trained employees who do "everything." Communications and decision making are easier and often swifter. Small businesses tend to be innovators, not least in the novel use or invention of technology. Many of these traits are indirectly captured in multifactor productivity statistics even though they escape the simple calculation of sales divided by hours worked.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Magee, Monique, D., ed. Social Trends & Indicators USA: Work & Leisure. Detroit, Mich.: Thomson Gale, 2003.

Parry, Thomas, and Phil Lacy. "Promoting Productivity and Workforce Effectiveness." *Financial Executive*. November 2000.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Multifactor Productivity Trends, 2003 and 2004." Press Release. 23 March 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Productivity and Costs." Press Release. 7 March 2006.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Preliminary Multifactor Productivity Trends, 2008." Press Release. 6 May 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/ news.release/prod3.nr0.htm.

"U.S. Worker Productivity at Six Year High." Charlotte Business Journal. 3 September 2009.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROFIT CENTER

A profit center is a business unit that generates revenue in excess of costs. Profit centers are expected to turn a profit by selling something. By contrast, a cost center in a company provides necessary services but has no revenues. It is expected to keep costs low while providing the assigned services within the budget. During the first decade of the twenty-first century, the definition of a profit center broadened to cover the creation of new value and profit from a business's unused or underutilized resources, such as warehouse space, database knowledge, or intellectual property.

Companies have attempted to convert service units into profit centers by two basic stratagems: charging for services rendered to internal customers (other departments) and selling a portion of cost-center outputs to outsiders in order to generate revenues. Thus "profit center" has taken on meaning as a search for higher profits by putting pressures on functions heretofore shielded from the "market."

All companies, of course, have both cost and profit centers even the one-person company. In this example, some things done by the entrepreneur are done to keep things going, while others are directly related to revenue generation. In most companies corporate functions such as human resources, information technology (IT), purchasing, maintenance, research, and other staff-functions distant from production are cost centers. These are service functions necessary to do other things directly related to the market. Production activities, including engineering, design, data processing tied to the factory, production itself and warehousing and testing associated with it can usually be tied to product and thus are parts of profit centers.

All companies have profit centers and cost centers, but not all companies organize their accounting practices around the "profit center concept." Where this concept has taken root, management makes attempts to view all operations under the rubric of profit and tries to convert functions so that they too have bottom lines.

TRANSFORMING COST INTO PROFIT CENTERS

A cost center may actually provide services that could generate a profit if they were offered on the open market. This theoretical possibility is at the root of profit center accounting. One implementation of the concept is to require departments using a service to pay for it. This, of course, is a meaningless change in bookkeeping (and an added administrative cost) unless the purchasing departments have alternatives to buying from within. Thus implementation typically permits departments to shop around and buy the service outside the company, too. The notion is that such competition will make the cost center behave more responsibly in order to "keep the business." Similarly, the newly converted cost center is also empowered to sell its services outside. In both cases, selling in or outside, the cost center could mark up its costs to get a real profit margin of its own.

All cost centers "do something" and therefore theoretically have something to sell, but the marketability of many centers is problematical or must be relaunched as new ventures. Thus a human resources department could theoretically turn itself into a recruiting company, but to do so effectively it would have to transform itself, develop its own marketing, and lose its character as an internal service provider concentrating on achieving corporate goals first of all. The "two masters" problem arises. The accounting department's payroll function could also, similarly, head out and do battle for market share with well-entrenched independent payroll services providers.

Certain functions, like information technology, appear more suited to this concept than others because except for the addition of a selling function little else (except perhaps expansion) would be required. Managing external databases is functionally the same as managing those inhouse. Other technically based functions would have

similar advantages, including product design, modeling departments, and product testing.

PROS AND CONS

The perceived advantages of "conversion" arise chiefly from the assumption that costs of the function would decline over time and thus make the company more profitable overall. Under competitive pressure, the former cost center would become leaner, more responsive, and more efficient. If successful externally, it would increase total revenues.

The negatives arise from the fact that corporations are "organizations" and therefore both kinds of centers, cost as well as profit, are necessary "organs" of the entity with characteristics that have evolved to make them work ideally together. The conversion of cost centers into independent functions introduces competitive forces into the organization itself. The motivations of managers running such units change; they begin to be measured by a different yardstick. At a minimum if this policy is pursued very energetically it will create tensions and disorders.

Primarily for these reasons, managerial initiatives to implement a profit center culture tend to translate, in practice, into greater focus on the costs and benefits of service elements. This occasionally leads to the exploitation of new opportunities for outside sales but rarely results in creating a chaotic internal "auction" under which operational managers have to expend excessive time and effort to get a part or to hire a new employee.

PROFIT CENTERING VS. OUTSOURCING

The attempt to achieve higher returns from internal service functions is conceptually and motivationally similar to moves that result in shedding entire functions, which are replaced by buying their services from outside vendors. This approach is administratively easier and for that reason, perhaps, growing in extent. Transforming an internal department into a service-selling entity, required to find outside customers as well, thus becomes the first stage toward the discovery that the function might not be needed at all.

CREATING A NEW PROFIT CENTER

The small-business owner may view the transformation of business units from cost to profit centers as an management tool of large corporations. However, competitive companies of any size should look at where they might create profit centers from unused or underutilized resources. This requires a thorough look at the company's activities to identify new areas to create value. For example, a company can perform an audit of all its intellectual property (IP) to find IP that can find new life within the company, be licensed, or be sold to create a noncompeting product. Companies may also find the source for a new profit center

in unused office or warehouse space, data collected from customers, or employee suggestions.

SEE ALSO Outsourcing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Auer, Joe. "IT as Profit Center? It Can Be Done." Computerworld. 1 May 2000.

"Catering Grows as Profit Center." Food Service Director. 15 April 2006.

Deckler, Gregory J. Achieving Process Profitability: Building the IT Profit Center.. Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2003.

"Exclusively Online; Is Your Web Site a Profit Center?" Advertising Age. 3 April 2006.

Gordon, Jack. "Selling It on the Side: Maybe You Could Subsidize Your Employee Training by Selling Courses to Outsiders." *Training*. December 2005

McClure, Ian. "Intellectual Property Audit Can Maximize Company's Value." *Business First of Louisville.* 6 March 2009.

O'Sullivan, Orla. "On Line Markets Can Turn Web Site from Cost Center to Profit Center." *American Banker*. 4 April 2000.

Trzecesinski, Mike. "Learning to See Maintenance as a Profit Center." Foundry Management & Technology. February 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROFIT IMPACT OF MARKET STRATEGIES (PIMS)

The Profit Impact of Market Strategies (PIMS) is a comprehensive, long-term study of the performance of strategic business units (SBUs) in 3,000 companies in all major industries. The PIMS project began at General Electric in the mid-1960s. It was conducted at Harvard University between 1972 and 1974. In 1975 PIMS was taken over by a Massachusetts-based nonprofit organization, formed for that purpose, called the Strategic Planning Institute (SPI). Since then, SPI researchers and consultants have continued working on the development and application of PIMS data. The PIMS database is available to individuals for a subscription price (in 2010) of \$995 for 1 month's use and \$2,500 for 3 months' use. Longer periods of subscription are available from SPI by special arrangement. The subscription includes access to: 1) Return on Investment Report; 2) Market Share Change Report; 3) Marketing Budget Report; and 4) Market Attractiveness/Competitive Strength Report.

According to the SPI Web site, the PIMS database is "a collection of statistically documented experiences drawn from thousands of businesses, designed to help understand what kinds of strategies (e.g., quality, pricing, vertical integration, innovation, advertising) work best in

what kinds of business environments. The data constitute a key resource for such critical management tasks as evaluating business performance, analyzing new business opportunities, evaluating and reality testing new strategies, and screening business portfolios."

The main function of PIMS is to highlight the relationship between a business's key strategic decisions and its results. Analyzed correctly, the data can help managers gain a better understanding of their business environment, identify critical factors in improving the position of their companies, and develop strategies that will enable them to create a sustainable advantage. PIMS principles are taught in business schools, and the data are widely used in academic research. As a result, PIMS has influenced business strategy in companies around the world.

THE PIMS DATABASE

The information comprising the PIMS database is drawn from member companies of SPI. These companies contribute profiles of their SBUs that include financial data as well as information on customers, markets, competitors, and operations. The SBUs in the database are separated into eight classifications: producers of consumer durables, consumer nondurables; capital goods; raw materials; components, or supplies; wholesale and retail distributors; and providers of services. Specific companies and industries are not identified. Each SBU profile includes financial data from the income statement and balance sheet, as well as information about quality, price, new products, market share, and competitive tactics.

The classifications are rather broad, at least from a small business perspective. The category of consumer durables, for instance, includes such diverse products as refrigerators, cell phones, air conditioners, computers, microwave ovens, lawnmowers, television sets, and much else. Thus data averaged from such a category have a rather rough granularity. The data are also drawn from large corporations and then averaged.

Judging by generic, pro forma sample tabulations available on SPI's Web site, the user comes to the database with his or her financial and other ratios as an input and can then derive comparative data from the broad categories listed above and held in the PIMS database. The outputs appear to be statistical and rely on the assumption that broad category averages can effectively guide strategy. PIMS data appear to be a good approach to benchmarking, provided that broad categories are sufficient for the PIMS data users. SPI also provides consulting services, based on PIMS, as PIMS Associates, Inc.

PIMS TODAY

Interest in PIMS as an analytical approach does not appear very high in the twenty-first century, if coverage of the subject in the technical and business press is any indication. This waning interest in PIMS may correspond to the rise of the view that business factors are complex, intertwined, and change rapidly. Robert Grant, in his 2010 book, *Contemporary Strategy Analysis*, only briefly mentions PIMS. "The PIMS analysis assumes that the various strategy and market structure variables have independent influences on profitability. The more complex are the interactions between different strategy and market variables, the less valid is the guidance based upon results of large database regression estimates."

A 2005 book on the subject by Paul W. Farris and Michael J. Moore is largely a look backward an attempt to assess the contribution PIMS has made to the field of management science. Looking forward, the authors analyze how the PIMS project might be structured if it were launched in the current era. Another broad study of contemporary marketing, written in 2009 by Louis E. Boone and David L. Kurtz, mentions a comprehensive use of PIMS by the Marketing Science Institute. The MSI study came to the not-so-startling conclusion that (in Boone's and Kurtz's words) "two of the most important factors influencing profitability were product quality and market share."

SMALL BUSINESS RELEVANCE

PIMS was from the outset and apparently continues as a "big company" methodology to measure broad strategies capable of being captured by statistical measures. The reliance of this method on concepts (and measurements) like market share performance and marketing expenditures seems to make its relevance to small business marginal at best. Small companies on average find it very difficult even to guess at their own market shares and only very rarely engage in the kinds of major marketing efforts associated with the GEs, IBMs, and Coca-Colas of the world.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Marketing* 2009. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2009.

Farris, Paul W., and Michael J. Moore. The Profit Impact of Marketing Strategy Project: Retrospect and Prospects. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2005.

Grant, Robert M. Contemporary Strategy Analysis. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Strategic Planning Institute. Web site. Available from: http://www.pimsonline.com. Retrieved April 15, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROFIT MARGIN

The profit margin is an accounting measure designed to gauge the financial health of a business or industry. In general, it is defined as the ratio of profits earned to total

sales receipts (or costs) over some defined period. The profit margin is a measure of the amount of profit accruing to a firm from the sale of a product or service. It also provides an indication of efficiency in that it captures the amount of surplus generated per unit of the product or service sold. In order to generate a sizeable profit margin, a company must operate efficiently enough to recover not only the costs of the product or service sold, operating expenses, and the costs of debt, but also to provide compensation for its owners in exchange for their acceptance of risk.

Profit margin is a measure of pricing power because it reflects the prices companies can charge above their costs to produce goods and services. A company can increase or maintain prices if demand is strong for its product. If demand weakens, the usual competitive response is a corresponding decrease in price. As an example of a profit margin calculation, suppose firm A made a profit of \$10 on the sale of a \$100 television set. Dividing the dollar amount of earnings by the product cost, that firm's profit margin would be .10 or 10 percent, meaning that each dollar of sales generated an average of ten cents of profit. Thus, the profit margin is very important as a measure of the competitive success of a business, because it captures the firm's unit costs.

A low-cost producer in an industry would generally have a higher profit margin. Since firms tend to sell the same product at roughly the same price (adjusted for quality differences), lower costs would be reflected in a higher profit margin. Lower cost firms also have a strategic advantage in a competitive price war: they have the ability to undercut their competitors by cutting prices in order to gain market share and potentially drive higher cost firms out of business.

Firms clearly exist to expand their profits. But while increasing the absolute amount of dollar profit is desirable, it has minimal significance unless it is related to its source. This is why firms use measures such as profit margin and profit rate. Profit margin measures the flow of profits over some period compared with the costs, or sales, incurred over the same period. Thus, one could compute the profit margin on costs (profits divided by costs) or the profit margin on sales (profit margin divided by sales).

Other specific profit margin measures often calculated by businesses include: 1) gross profit margin gross profit divided by net sales, where gross profit is the money left over from total revenue after subtracting cost of goods sold (raw materials, labor, creation of finished goods or services, etc.); and 2) net profit margin net profit divided by net sales, where net profit (or net income) is profit after deducting costs such as advertising, marketing, interest payments, rental payments, and taxes. Comparison of profit margin ratios between companies should be limited to competitors in the same industry

with the same capital structure. Outside such confines, profit margins vary between industries due to area-specific competitive forces and the capital investment required of different industries.

RATE OF PROFIT

Profit margin is related to other measures such as the rate of profit (sometimes called the rate of return), which comprises various measures of the amount of profit earned relative to the total amount of capital invested (or the stock of capital) required to generate that profit. Thus, while the profit margin measures the amount of profit per unit of sales, the rate of profit on total assets indicates the efficiency of the total investment. Or, put another way, while the profit margin measures the amount of profit per unit of capital (labor, working capital, and depreciation of plant and equipment) consumed over a particular period, the profit rate measures the amount of profit per unit of capital advanced (the entire stock of capital required for the production of the good).

Using the previous example, if a \$1,000 investment in plant and equipment were required to produce the \$100 television set, then a profit margin of 10 percent would translate into a profit rate on total investment of only 1 percent. Thus, in this scenario, firm A's unit costs are low enough to generate a 10 percent profit margin on the capital consumed (assuming some market price) to produce the TV set; but in order to achieve that margin, a total capital expenditure of \$1,000 must be made.

The difference between the profit margin measure and the profit rate concept then lies in the rate at which the capital stock depreciates, and the rate at which the production process repeats itself, or turnover time. In the first case, if the entire capital stock for a particular firm or industry is completely used up during one production cycle, then the profit margin would be exactly the same as the profit rate. In the case of turnover, if a firm succeeds in doubling the amount of times the production process repeats itself in the same period, then twice as much profit would be made on the same capital invested, even though the profit margin might not change. More formally, the rate of return = profit margin × sales / average assets, where average assets is the total capital stock divided by the number of times the production process turns over. Thus, the rate of return can be increased by increasing the profit margin or by shortening the production cycle. Of course, this will largely depend on the conditions of production in particular industries or firms.

If costs rise and sale prices do not rise to keep up, then the profit margin will fall. In times of business cycle upturns, prices tend to rise; in business cycle downturns, prices tend to fall. Of course, many factors, and not only costs, will affect the profit margin namely, industry-specific factors that relate to investment requirements,

pricing, type of market, and conditions of production (including production turnover time).

It is important for small-business owners to remember that generating a profit margin does not guarantee that their business is healthy, or that they will have money in the bank. Rather, a small business must have a positive cash flow in order to pay its bills and compensate its employees. To use a profit margin figure to determine whether a start-up firm is doing well, an entrepreneur might compare it to the return that would be available from a bank or another low-risk investment opportunity.

SEE ALSO Financial Ratios.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Marketing* 2009. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2009.

Hart, Rupert. Resisting Pricing Pressure In Recession & Recovery. Scotts Valley, Calif.: CreateSpace, 2009.

Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. 7th ed. Chicago, Ill.: Kaplan Business, 2007.

The Ultimate Small Business Guide: A Resource for Startups and Growing Businesses. New York: Basic Books, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROFIT SHARING

"Profit sharing" is a type of compensation paid to employees by companies. Payment of a profit-sharing bonus to nonmanagement employees typically takes place at the discretion of the company and does not constitute an entitlement, although if it is paid routinely and year after year, employees may come to count on it as part of their compensation. Profit-sharing bonuses are treated as income for tax purposes upon receipt unless made to deferred compensation plans.

As part of its National Compensation Survey, the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) collects data on cash profit-sharing bonus payments to employees. Data for 2009 indicated that 5 percent of all private-company workers had access to such bonuses. The BLS data may actually understate the prevalence of profit sharing because it also reports "end-of-year bonus" and "holiday bonus" categories. Many small businesses pay such bonuses at the end of the year and without labeling them as "profit sharing" but the bonuses are only paid in good years. This interpretation of the BLS data is borne out by the fact that bonuses labeled "profit sharing" were available to 4 percent of workers employed by small firms (under 100 employees) while 6 percent of workers in larger organizations had access to such bonuses. But 14 percent of workers in small

establishments had access to end-of-year bonuses and 13 percent to holiday bonuses, whereas only 9 percent of workers in larger organizations had access to end-of-year bonuses and 7 percent to holiday bonuses. If all three categories are combined, it would appear that small businesses used this mechanism as a form of employee recognition more than large businesses.

BLS data also indicate that profit-sharing bonuses (excluding end-of year and holiday bonuses) were more likely available to blue collar workers (8% versus the average of 5%), full timers (6%), unionized workers (8%), and higher wage workers (in the highest 25th wage percentile, 10%) than other categories. Eleven percent of workers in goods producing and 4 percent of workers in services producing industries had access to such bonuses.

TYPES OF PROFIT SHARING PLANS

Companies use any number of different formulas to calculate the distribution of profits to their employees and have a variety of rules and regulations regarding eligibility. In general, however, two types of plans prevail. The first takes the form of cash bonuses under which employees receive a profit-sharing distribution at the end of the year. The main drawback to cash distribution plans is that this income is immediately subject to income tax. This also holds if the bonus is paid out in the form of company stock.

To avoid immediate taxation, companies are permitted by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to set up qualified deferred profit-sharing plans. Under a deferred plan, the second type of profit sharing, profit-sharing distributions are held in individual accounts for each employee. Employees are not allowed to withdraw from their profit-sharing accounts except under certain, well-defined conditions. As long as employees do not have easy access to the funds, money in the accounts is not taxed and may earn tax-deferred interest. BLS data for this form of profit sharing do not show the extent of corporate participation or the number of employees eligible overall.

Under qualified deferred profit-sharing plans, employees may be given a range of investment choices for their accounts, including stocks or mutual funds. Such choices are common when the accounts are managed by outside investment firms. It is becoming less common for companies to manage their own profit-sharing plans due to the fiduciary duties and liabilities associated with them. A 401(k) account is a common type of deferred profit-sharing plan, with several unique features. For example, employees are allowed voluntarily to contribute a portion of their salary, before taxes, to their 401(k) account. The company may decide to match a certain percentage of such contributions. In addition, many 401(k) accounts have provisions that enable employees to borrow money under certain

conditions. The BLS reported in 2009 that 67 percent of all private companies offered some type of retirement plan.

The latter half of the first decade of the twenty-first century saw an increase in companies using profit sharing to replace defined 401(k) matches in order to have more flexibility to respond to economic pressures. "During the depths of the downturn, 8 percent of plan sponsors eliminated or reduced 401(k) matching contributions. Now, as the economy picks up, two thirds of those expect to restore the matches in some form by April 2011, according to a survey of 200 large companies conducted last October by Watson Wyatt Worldwide," wrote Fran Hawthorne in March 2010 for *Institutional Investor*.

OTHER ISSUES CONCERNING PROFIT SHARING PLANS

Deferred profit-sharing plans are a type of defined contribution plan. Such employee benefit plans provide an individual account for each employee. Individual accounts grow as contributions are made to them. Funds in the accounts are invested and may earn interest or show capital appreciation. Depending on each employee's investment choices, their account balances may be subject to increases or decreases reflecting the current value of their investments.

The amount of future benefits that employees will receive from their profit-sharing accounts depends entirely on their account balance. The amount of their account balance will include the employer's contributions from profits, any interest earned, any capital gains or losses, and possibly forfeitures from other plan participants. Forfeitures result when employees leave the company before they are vested, and the funds in their accounts are distributed to the remaining plan participants.

Employees are said to be vested when they become eligible to receive the funds in their accounts. Immediate vesting means that they have the right to funds in their account as soon as their employer makes a profit-sharing distribution. Companies may establish different time requirements before employees become fully vested. Under some deferred profit-sharing plans employees may start out partially vested, perhaps being entitled to only 25 percent of their account, then gradually become fully vested over a period of years. A company's vesting policy is written into the plan document and is designed to motivate employees and reduce employee turnover.

In order for a deferred profit-sharing plan to gain qualified status from the IRS, it is important that funds in employee accounts not be readily accessible to employees. Establishing a vesting period is one way to limit access; employees have rights to the funds in their accounts only when they become partially or fully vested. Another way to limit access is to establish strict rules for making payments from employees accounts, such as upon retirement, death,

permanent disability, or termination of employment. Less strict rules may allow for withdrawals under certain conditions, such as financial hardship or medical emergencies. Nevertheless, whatever rules a company may adopt for its profit-sharing plan, such rules are subject to IRS approval and must meet IRS guidelines. The IRS also limits the amount that employers may contribute to their profit-sharing plans.

Companies may determine the amount of their profitsharing contributions in one of two ways. One is by a set formula that is written into the plan document. Such formulas are typically based on the company's pretax net profits, earnings growth, or some other measure of profitability. Companies then plug the appropriate numbers into the formula and arrive at the amount of their contribution to the profit-sharing pool. Rather than using a set formula, companies may decide to contribute a discretionary amount each year. That is, the company's owners or directors at their discretion decide what an appropriate amount would be.

Once the amount of the company's contribution has been determined, different plans provide for different ways of allocating the funds among the company's employees. The employer's contribution may be translated into a percentage of the company's total payroll, with each employee receiving the same percentage of his or her annual pay. Other companies may use a sliding scale based on length of service or other factors. Profit-sharing plans also spell out precisely which employees are eligible to receive profit-sharing distributions. Some plans may require employees to reach a certain age or length of employment, for example, or to work a certain minimum number of hours during the year.

Although profit sharing offers some attractive benefits to small-business owners, it also includes some potential pitfalls. It is important for small-business owners who wish to share their success with employees to set up a formal profit-sharing plan with the assistance of an accountant or financial advisor. Otherwise, both the employer and the employees may not receive the tax benefits they desire from the plan. Also, small-business owners should avoid making mentions of profit sharing or stock ownership to motivate employees during the heat of battle. Such mentions could be construed as promises and lead to lawsuits if the employees do not receive the benefits they feel they deserved.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Black, Sam. "Securian Announces 5.5 Percent Profit Sharing." Minneapolis/St. Paul Business Journal. 10 February 2010.

Blencoe, Gregory J. "Utilizing Profit Sharing to Motivate Employees: The Logic Behind Sharing a Piece of the Pie." *Business Credit*. September 2000.

Cooper, Robin K. "The Milky Way: Stewart's Profits Rise, as Tobacco, Gas Sales Fall." *Business Review (Albany).* 20 February 2009. Hawthorne, Fran. "Substituting Profit Sharing for a 401(k) Match." *Institutional Investor*. March 2010.

Jones, Dan. "How Safe Is Your Retirement Plan?" Paraplegia News. December 2005.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in Private Industry in the United States, March 2009." Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROGRAM EVALUATION AND REVIEW TECHNIQUE (PERT)

The Program Evaluation and Review Technique (PERT) is a widely used method for planning and coordinating large-scale projects. PERT analyzes the tasks necessary for completing a project and the time it takes to complete those tasks in order to estimate when the project will be completed.

As Harold Kerzner explained in his book *Project Management*, "PERT is basically a management planning and control tool. It can be considered as a road map for a particular program or project in which all of the major elements (events) have been completely identified, together with their corresponding interrelations. ... PERT charts are often constructed from back to front because, for many projects, the end date is fixed and the contractor has frontend flexibility." A basic element of PERT-style planning is to identify critical activities on which others depend. The technique is often referred to as PERT/CPM, the CPM standing for "critical path method."

PERT was developed during the 1950s through the efforts of the U.S. Navy and some of its contractors working on the Polaris missile project. Concerned about the growing nuclear arsenal of the Soviet Union, the U.S. government wanted to complete the Polaris project as quickly as possible. The Navy used PERT to coordinate the efforts of some 3,000 contractors involved with the project. Experts credited PERT with shortening the project duration by 2 years. Since then, all government contractors have been required to use PERT or a similar project analysis technique for all major government contracts when the project completion date, rather than cost, is of primary importance.

NETWORK DIAGRAMS

The chief feature of PERT analysis is a network diagram that provides a visual depiction of the major project activities and the sequence in which they must be completed. Activities are defined as distinct steps toward completion of the project that consume either time or resources. The network diagram consists of arrows and nodes and can be

organized using one of two different conventions. The arrows represent activities in the activity-on-arrow convention, while the nodes represent activities in the activity-on-node convention. For each activity, managers provide an estimate of the time required to complete it.

The sequence of activities leading from the starting point to the finishing point of the diagram is called a path. The amount of time required to complete the work involved in any path can be figured by adding up the estimated times of all activities along that path. The path with the longest total time is then called the "critical path," hence the term CPM. The critical path is the most important part of the diagram for managers: it determines the completion date of the project. Delays in completing activities along the critical path necessitate an extension of the final deadline for the project. If a manager hopes to shorten the time required to complete the project, he or she must focus on finding ways to reduce the time involved in activities along the critical path.

The time estimates managers provide for the various activities comprising a project involve different degrees of certainty. When time estimates can be made with a high degree of certainty, they are called deterministic estimates. When they are subject to variation, they are called probabilistic estimates. In using the probabilistic approach, managers provide three estimates for each activity: an optimistic or best case estimate; a pessimistic orz worst case estimate; and the most likely estimate. Statistical methods can be used to describe the extent of variability in these estimates, and thus the degree of uncertainty in the time provided for each activity. Computing the standard deviation of each path provides a probabilistic estimate of the time required to complete the overall project.

PERT ANALYSIS

Managers can obtain a great deal of information by analyzing network diagrams of projects. For example, network diagrams show the sequence of activities involved in a project. From this sequence, managers can determine which activities must take place before others can begin, and which can occur independently of one another. Managers can also gain valuable insight by examining paths other than the critical path. Since these paths require less time to complete, they can often accommodate slippage without affecting the project completion time. The difference between the length of a given path and the length of the critical path is known as slack. Knowing where slack is located helps managers to allocate scarce resources and direct their efforts to control activities.

For complex problems involving hundreds of activities, computers are used to create and analyze the project networks. The project information input into the computer includes the earliest start time for each activity,

earliest finish time for each activity, latest start time for each activity, and latest finish time for each activity without delaying the project completion. From these values, a computer algorithm can determine the expected project duration and the activities located on the critical path. Managers can use this information to determine where project time can be shortened by injecting additional resources, like workers or equipment. Needless to say, the solution of the algorithm is easy for the computer, but the resulting information will only be as good as the estimates originally made. Thus PERT depends on good estimates and sometimes inspired guesses.

PERT offers a number of advantages to managers. For example, it forces them to organize and quantify project information and provides them with a graphic display of the project. It also helps them to identify which activities are critical to the project completion time and should be watched closely, and which activities involve slack time and can be delayed without affecting the project completion time. The chief disadvantages of PERT lie in the nature of reality. Complex systems and plans, with many suppliers and channels of supply involved, sometimes make it difficult to predict precisely what will happen. The technique works best in well-understood engineering projects where sufficient experience exists to predict tasks accurately in advance.

PERT FOR THE SMALL BUSINESS

Companies with engineering, building, or other projects can use PERT to map out the flow of activities for an understanding of which activities need to be completed before another stage of the project can begin. While PERT is mostly used for complex, large-scale projects, the small-business owner can use similar logistical planning tools. There are many software programs on the market for project planning and the creation of Gantt charts (a bar chart that shows the project schedule). Managers can input data at each stage of the project, assign tasks to those responsible, and create alerts for supervisors if the project is not progressing according to schedule.

Regardless of the project complexity, the small-business owner should define the goals, objectives, and requirements of a project. Next, a statement of work should be outlined that breaks the project into tasks and allows the owner to determine the expertise, software, or hardware necessary for these tasks to be accomplished. A schedule can then be formed around these tasks. It is important to assign responsibility for each task to ensure that the project continues to move forward. Regardless of whether PERT, CPM, or another management technique is used to guide the project process, the small-business owner can use project planning to accomplish many business goals, from streamlining inventory to producing a big marketing campaign.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baker, Sunny, and G. Michael Campbell. The Complete Idiot's Guide to Project Management. Indianapolis, Ind.: Alpha Books, 2007.

Kerzner, Harold. Project Management: A Systems Approach to Planning, Scheduling, and Controlling. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Punmia, B. C., and K. Khandelwal. Project Planning and Control P.E.R.T. and C.P.M.: For Degree Classes. New Delhi, India: Laxmi Publications, 2005.

Sanghera, Paul. 90 Days to Success as a Project Manager. Boston, Mass.: Course Technology, 2009.

Verzuh, Eric. *The Fast Forward MBA in Project Management.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Project management involves the conception, planning, budgeting, execution, and completion of any endeavor outside the regular functions of a business or organization. Unlike day-to-day functions, a project has a specific time frame, with a beginning and an end, although it can last from minutes for the simplest project, such as painting a wall, to years or even decades for a complex one, like designing a new aircraft. "Any dream, opportunity or problem can become a project," Sid Kemp wrote in his 2006 book, *Project Management Made Easy.* Designing a new model of an automobile, building the prototype, constructing a car factory, and installing the assembly line are all examples of projects. Routine manufacturing of the cars themselves, which involves repetitive processes, is not a project, although modifications or repairs to any of those processes can be.

Managing a project often involves assembling a team for the duration of that project. These team members can come from within the company or organization, from outside, or from a combination of both. Project management typically also includes obtaining resources, such as material and equipment, specifically for the project. These resources can also be marshaled from within the business or organization or be obtained from outside.

A project manager differs from a functional manager in that the former has authority only over the designated project. A project manager and a functional manager within an organization, however, may use the same resources, including personnel and equipment. This creates a potential for conflict, which is why it is important for a project manager to gain the support for a project from functional managers who share those resources. Project managers "often work within every function in an organization," James P. Lewis wrote in

the second edition of *Mastering Project Management*, published in 2009. He called project management "more of a *performing art* than a cognitive discipline."

While experts have varying theories and terminology concerning project management, they agree on basic principles. For example, in his 2006 book, *Successful Project Management*, Ken Lawson wrote that project management is distinguished by the following characteristics: it has particular goal and time boundaries; it acts as a tool for change; it involves specific resources; and it contains an element of risk. "Good project managers think like doctors," Kemp wrote. They diagnose a problem, fix it, check up later, and prescribe follow-up therapy. Kemp called this the PDCA method, which stands for plan, do, check, act. Project management principles can be applied to projects of all sizes. Kemp wrote that he spends half an hour to write a plan for a 2-hour project to avoid 4 hours of hassle.

"Even on the smallest project, the project manager would be foolish and irresponsible to spring into action as soon as the starting gun is fired," Mike Watson wrote in the second edition of *Managing Smaller Projects: A Practical Guide*. For smaller projects, though, he advised focusing on vital factors, such as project definition, risk assessment, and budget, while paying less or no attention to such areas as team building and conflict resolution.

HISTORY OF PROJECT MANAGEMENT

People have managed projects since ancient times. Examples of historic projects include the Great Pyramid of Giza, the Great Wall of China, and the Roman Coliseum. Creation of those projects had many of the hallmarks of modern project management in that they involved execution of a unique concept (a pharaoh's tomb, in the case of the Great Pyramid), detailed planning, the organizing of human and material resources, something resembling a budget, and a completion date. In more recent times, the building of the great cathedrals of Europe, the trans-continental railways, and the Manhattan Project (the World War II effort to develop the atomic bomb) also had the hallmarks of project management. Even the Great Escape from a German prisoner-of-war camp by Allied airmen during World War II could be described as project management, as author Mark Kozak-Holland did in his 2007 book, Project Lessons from the Great Escape. The Great Escape, though, lacked the written correspondence and records so crucial to modern project management.

"An early form of project management was used in antiquity to manage societal changes," David I. Cleland and Lewis R. Ireland wrote in the preface of the fifth edition of *Project Management: Strategic Design and Implementation*, published in 2007. "In recent years, there has been a growing interest in the use of projects as building

blocks in the strategic management of the enterprise." No record of the plans for ancient projects exist. Cleland and Ireland noted that perhaps the earliest publication on project management was an essay by Daniel Defoe (1659 1731), best known as the author of the novel *Robinson Crusoe*. In the essay, Defoe referred to the building of Noah's Ark as "the first project I read of."

Inventor Thomas Edison (1847 1931) is often credited with developing many modern project management procedures and techniques in the late nineteenth century. "He summed up those techniques nicely when he said that all things come to those who hustle while they wait," Ron Black wrote in The Complete Idiot's Guide to Project Management with Microsoft Project 2003. At the beginning of the twentieth century, Henry Ford (1863 1947) revolutionized manufacturing with the introduction of the production line to mass-produce the Model T automobile. During the rapid industrialization of the World War I, engineers and scientists such as Frederick Winslow Taylor (1856 1916) and Elton Mayo (1880 1949) began studying productivity in factories, according to Dennis Lock in the ninth edition of Project Management, published in 2007. In 1917 mechanical engineer Henry Gantt (1861 1919), an employee of Taylor's, developed the Gantt chart, "a standard format for displaying project schedule information by listing project activities and their corresponding start and finish dates in a calendar format," as Kathy Schwalbe explained in the sixth edition of Information Technology Project Management in 2010.

Project management did not evolve into a distinct profession until the 1950s, with the advent of complex nuclear weapon systems and the invention of the Critical Path Method by the DuPont Corporation. In his 2010 book, Project Management Best Practices: Achieving Global Excellence, Harold Kerzner credited the cold war arms race with giving the U.S. Department of Defense the impetus to abandon "over-the-fence management" when pursing complex projects such as the Minuteman Intercontinental Ballistic Missile and the Polaris submarine. "The government wanted a single point of contact, namely, a project manager who has total accountability through all project phases," Kerzner wrote. The government also wanted such a manager to be a technical expert. The difficulty in estimating the duration of these projects led to development of the program evaluation and review technique, or PERT method. This is a statistical analysis of optimistic, pessimistic, and most likely estimates, as Michael W. Newell and Marina N. Grashina explained in 2004 in The Project Management Question and Answer Book.

"The Project Manager," a 1959 *Harvard Business Review* article by Paul Gaddis, "described the role of an individual in an advanced-technology industry who functioned as a focal point for the management of resources

being applied to manage ad hoc activities across organizational boundaries," Cleland and Ireland noted. They cited two other articles from the early 1960s as important contributors to project management theories: the 1961 essay, "Functional Teamwork" by Gerald Fish in the *Harvard Business Review*, and a 1964 article on "matrix organization" by John. F. Mee in *Business Horizons*. Cleland himself, who has been called "the father of project management," was coauthor with William R. King *System Analysis and Project Management* (1968), an early scholarly work on the "systems approach" in project management.

"Project management has evolved from a set of processes that were once considered 'nice' to have to a structured methodology that is considered mandatory for the survival of the firm," Kernzer wrote. "Companies are now realizing that their entire business, including most of the routine activities, can be regarded as a series of projects."

PRINCIPLES OF PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Project management mainly involves commonsense thinking, Kemp pointed out. "Outside of NASA (the U.S. space agency, where a lot of project ideas were developed), project management isn't rocket science," Kemp wrote. He identified fourteen questions that should be asked before embarking on any project: Why? What? How? When? How much time? Cost? What makes it good? How to ensure it gets done? What could go wrong? Who will do what? How to keep in touch and on the same page? What is needed and how to get it? How to keep it all together? Whether to go ahead or cancel? "We should always keep in mind the possibility of cancellation," Kemp wrote. He advised first asking if a project will be good for business and if possible to assign a "hard-dollar value," such as the saving per widget of opening bidding to multiple vendors. If it is not possible to predict that, a business person might be able to describe a "soft-dollar value," he said.

According to Lawson, common originators of original ideas include customers, consultants (especially those hired to generate ideas), senior management (such as when acting on hunches), and project managers ("In this case, the onus to sell the project idea to others is on you."). Before embarking on a project, it is important to evaluate the support for it. That includes obtaining the opinion of management and clients. "If a client is pushing the project, check first with senior management to see if they are interested," Lawson wrote. "If they reject the idea outright, there is little point in hearing views from colleagues with less influence on a final decision." Lawson also recommended soliciting input from "devil's advocates" such as the "most negative people in the company."

It is also important to define the vision for the project, Lawson observed. That includes identifying key players, getting feedback from those players, spelling out a vision statement that avoids jargon, and meeting with the key players to vet that vision statement. "Only if most players are in agreement can you guarantee continued commitment to the project," Lawson wrote. In setting objectives, Lawson and others advise being specific. ("Increase sales" is too vague. It is better to state, "Gain X per cent in Y months.") Objectives should also be measurable (using indicators such as sales figures), aggressive but realistic, and time sensitive.

"In project management everything gets written down," Kemp wrote. "We need a written plan to bring things under control." Kemp cited television and movie production as good examples of project management: "One mistake ruins the shot and that costs a lot of money."

According to Kemp, stakeholders in a project include the sponsor (who provides the money), the executive manager (who runs the company undertaking the project), customers (who benefit from the project), project manager (who runs the project), project team (which does the work), vendors (who provide products and services to the team), peripheral stakeholders (who have occasional involvement), and other stakeholders (anyone else connected with the project). He also outlined the relationships the project manager has with the respective stakeholders. For example, the project manager provides the sponsor with regular status reports, reports on specific concerns, and asks for more money if needed.

An important stakeholder in any project is the project champion. This is a prominent member of the organization who advocates for the project, Stanley E. Portny noted in the 2007 edition of *Project Management For Dummies*. "Sometimes the best champion is one whose support you never have to use," Portny wrote. "Just knowing that this person supports your project helps other people appreciate its importance and encourages them to diligently ensure its success." The champion is not necessarily the project initiator, who is also important. "Project success requires that, at a minimum, you meet this person's needs and expectations," Portny wrote.

Some important tools of the modern project manager are the statement of work (SOW) and the work breakdown structure (WBS). These are both best practices developed by government project managers, according to Kerzner. A statement of work is a "written confirmation" of what a project will produce and includes the purpose, objectives, constraints, and assumptions associated with the project, Portny explained. The work breakdown structure divides the project into "manageable chunks" that can be further subdivided. The lowest level is what Pornty calls a "work package."

BENEFITS OF PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Kemp identified three categories in which projects benefit a business (by increasing gross revenue, reducing costs, and reducing risks) and eight ways projects accomplish those benefits (bringing a new product or service to market, increasing production, increasing market share, reaching new markets or customers, marketing or delivering products in new ways, speeding up the cycle time, reducing or avoiding costs, and reducing risks and protecting assets).

"Internal projects "don't make money directly, but they change the way you work," Kemp wrote. In such cases, the customer is inside the company or organization. External projects are for customers outside the corporation. They make money "and delight the customer." They can also lead to repeat business and referrals.

There are two types of companies, Kemp noted. Each benefits from project management in different ways. Type 1 companies focus on external projects and do unique custom work for customers. These include law firms, caterers, Web design companies, architects, and television commercial production companies. Type 2 companies (including manufacturers, wholesalers, and retailers) make or sell products. These include beauty parlors, restaurants, retail stores, manufacturing companies, and building supply stores.

"When Type 1 companies do good work on projects, they deliver on time, within budget, and give the customers everything they wanted and more," Kemp wrote. Projects within Type 2 companies help "solve problems and work smarter." Examples include the launch of a new product, the opening of a new location, production of a catalog, or solving a problem like a broken assembly line. "Internal projects need to make sure that, when we've done installing the new technology, we're actually working in new ways, and that those new ways of working actually are more effective and more efficient," Kemp wrote.

A project manager should avoid jargon, but make objectives SMART (specific, measurable, aggressive, realistic, and time-sensitive), Kemp advised. "The more specific you are, the more likely other people will understand and meet those needs," Portny wrote.

PITFALLS OF PROJECT MANAGEMENT

The transitory nature of projects can create problems because of the additional assignments, new people on teams, and a lack of direct authority, Portny cautioned. "The project manager's own experience is often technical in nature, yet her success requires a keen ability to identify and resolve sensitive organizational and interpersonal issues," he added.

Obstacles to project planning, according to Lawson, include areas related to company culture. Examples are cost restraints, a fire-fighting mentality within the organization (the preoccupation with crises), and over-reliance on outside consultants. Individual reluctance can also create obstacles in the form of laziness, risk aversion, overconfidence, and poor experience. "Without a clear definition, a project is virtually doomed to failure from the start," Lawson wrote.

Kerzner cited a case where a company gave hefty raises to project managers as rewards for their work, which caused resentment among critical line managers. They threatened to quit if not put on the project-manager career track. "Executives were now faced with a headache of trying to repair the damage," Kerzner wrote.

Increasing customer demand for best practices and increased complexity of projects also pose challenges for project managers. "Spending too much time and money on customer satisfaction could lead to financial disaster on a given project," Kerzner warned. "Spending too much time on internal controls could lead to noncompetitiveness."

"When projects take longer than expected, they waste time and money," Kemp wrote. "Worse, nearly half of all projects fail altogether." A frequent mistake is to skip the planning and start phases if a project resembles a previous one, Portny wrote. The problem is "some elements are always different" such as staff or equipment.

Another common challenge is "scope creep," where incremental changes in a project's terms threaten its success by piling on new costs and causing delays. Kendrick called scope creep "the most damaging type of change risk, resulting in an average schedule slip of nearly nine weeks." Scope creep often arises from well-intentioned efforts to improve a project, especially a technical one. Ways that Portny recommended to deal with scope creep include always assessing the effects of any proposed changes, being honest about whether a change can even be implemented, and developing "mutually trusting relationships" with clients.

Adding more people to a project, to help out with the work, can increase the costs and cause delays. That is because of the extra communication needed to familiarize new team members with the project, Duncan Haughey wrote in "A Brief History of Project Management," a January 2010 essay posted on the Project Smart Web site. It is especially true of software project management, where the idea is known as "Brooks's law," named for Frederick P. Brooks, author of *The Mythical Man-Month: Essays on Software Engineering*.

TRENDS IN PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Project management theories and techniques are continually evolving. For example, the fourth edition of *A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge*, published in

2009, eliminated any reference to the "Triple Constraint" or "Iron Triangle" of time, cost, and scope, which had been a key principle of project management. "Instead it discusses how project managers must balance the constraints of scope, quality, schedule, budget, resources and risk," noted Cyndi Snyder Stackpole in a January 2009 article on the Project Smart Web site. A similar trend in project management "is to pay more attention and recognize more of the factors outside the project and even outside the company that may influence project success," Newell and Grashina wrote in 2004.

"Project management is a dynamic process, and new ideas are continually entering into the methods of practice," Michael C. Thomsett wrote in his 2010 book The Little Black Book of Project Management. Among the trends he noted was the rising popularity of the Six Sigma approach to reducing defects in production. Developed in the 1980s by Mikel Harry, an engineer with Motorola, Six Sigma aims to reduce those defects to 3.4 for every million opportunities. Other quality management methodologies include Total Quality Management (TQM), and kaizen, from the Japanese for "improvement." Other trends Thomsett noted are the use of virtual project teams where team members are in multiple locations, increased use of outsourced vendors and suppliers, and an expanded focus on risk management to take into account terrorism, system hacking, identify theft, corporate espionage, and natural disasters.

PROJECT MANAGEMENT SOFTWARE

The use of computers has revolutionized project management. Software makes it easier and quicker to perform calculations and prepare charts that previously required tedious effort. For example, before the advent of computers, calculating the internal return on investment, a popular tool for evaluating the viability of a project, could only be determined by trial and error, Newell and Grashina wrote.

"Software tools for project management can make 'what-if' exploration of project options easier," Kendrick wrote in 2010. Among the most popular project management applications is Microsoft Project. Kendrick described this as a "midrange" tool adequate for modest projects lasting 6 months to a year. For more elaborate projects, he recommended a high-end tool, such as from Primavera. As Portny noted in 2007, more than fifty project management packages are on the market. Many other stand-alone software applications, such as Microsoft Word and Intuit QuickBooks, are also used in project management. Open-source project management applications include GanttProject, which creates Gantt charts and assigns human resources, among other tasks, according to its Web site.

"Remember the old adage: Garbage in, garbage out," Portny warned. "Even the most advanced software package can't help your project if people don't submit accurate and timely data."

PROJECT MANAGEMENT CERTIFICATION

Many universities offer programs in project management. Professional organizations also offer certification in the profession. A leading organization is the Project Management Institute. Founded in 1969 and based in Newtown Square, Pennsylvania, the PMI had 420,000 members as of 2010. The PMI offers five credentials. These range from Certified Associate in Project Management to Project Management Professional (PMP). The certified associate designation requires a high school diploma or equivalent and 1,500 hours of experience or 23 hours of project management education. The PMP designation requires 4,500 hours "leading and directing project tasks" with a bachelor's degree or equivalent, or 7,500 hours with a high school diploma or equivalent, according to the PMI website. The PMI also publishes A Guide to the Project Management Body of Knowledge, also known by its trademarked name PMBOK Guide. The fourth edition was published in 2009.

Other professional bodies include the International Project Management Association (IPMA), the American Society for the Advancement of Project Management (ASAPM), the American Academy of Project Management (AAPM), and the Association of Project Management (APM) based in the United Kingdom.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Association for Project Management. Web site. Available from: http://www.apm.org.uk.

Black, Ron. The Complete Idiot's Guide to Project Management with Microsoft Project 2003. Indianapolis, Ind.: Alpha Books, 2004.

Cleland, David I., and Lewis R. Ireland. Project Management: Strategic Design and Implementation. 5th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

"Course Calendar." The American Academy for Project Management. Available from: http://www.aapm.info/courses. html

GanttProject. Web site. Available from: http://www.ganttproject.biz/.

Haughey, Duncan. "A Brief History of Project Management." *Project Smart.* 2 January 2010. Available from: http://www.projectsmart.co.uk/.

Heerkens, Gary R. Project Management: 24 Steps to Help You Master Any Project. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

Kemp, Sid. Entrepreneur Magazine's Ultimate Guide to Project Management for Small Business. Madison, Wis: Entrepreneur Media, 2005.

Kemp, Sid. *Project Management Made Easy.* Madison, Wis: Entrepreneur Press, 2006.

Kendrick, Tom. Results Without Authority: Controlling a Project When the Team Doesn't Report to You. New York: AMACOM Books, 2006.

- Kendrick, Tom. Identifying and Managing Project Risk: Essential Tools for Failure Proofing Your Project. 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2009.
- Kendrick, Tom. The Project Management Tool Kit: 100 Tips and Techniques for Getting the Job Done Right. 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2010.
- Kerzner, Harold. *Project Management Case Studies*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.I.: Wiley, 2009.
- Kerzner, Harold, and Frank P. Saladis. What Functional Managers Need to Know About Project Management. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Kozak Holland, Mark. Project Lessons from the Great Escape (Stalag Luft III). Oshawa, Ontario, Canada: Multi Media Publications Inc., 2007.
- La Brosse, Michelle. *Cheetah Project Management*. Carson City, Nev.: MAKLAF Press LLC, 2006.
- Lawson, Ken. Successful Project Management. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's, 2006.
- Lewis, James P. Mastering Project Management. 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2008.
- Newell, Michael W., and Marina N. Grashina. *The Project Management Question and Answer Book*. New York: AMACOM, 2004.
- "Online PMP Prep Package." Boston University. Available from: http://www.butrain.com/.
- "Overdue and Over Budget, Over and Over Again; Project Management." *Economist* . 11 June 2005.
- Portny, Stanley E. *Project Management for Dummies.* 2d ed. Indianapolis: Wiley Publishing, Inc., 2007.
- "Project Management Graduate Degree and Graduate Certificate." Western Carolina University. Available from: http://www.wcu.edu/1345.asp.
- Stackpole, Cyndi Snyder. "PMBOK Guide: Fourth Edition Changes Chapter by Chapter." *Project Smart.* 28 January 2009. Available from: http://www.projectsmart.co.uk.
- Thomsett, Michael C. The Little Black Book of Project Management. 3rd ed. New York: AMACOM, 2010.
- Watson, Mike. Managing Smaller Project: A Practical Guide. 2d ed. Lakefield, Ontario, Canada: Multi Media Publications Inc., 2002.

Norbury, Anaxos

PROMISSORY NOTES

A promissory note is a promise to pay. It is a formal written commitment (also known as a loan agreement or contract) between two parties that is usually necessary when money is borrowed and lent between them. All business loans secured from a bank or other lending institution have some sort of promissory note, but they are also recommended for loans between two individuals (even if the loan is between family members or close friends) to avoid any misunderstandings or possible legal troubles. A promissory note differs from an IOU, which is an informal notice of debt and does not specify repayment terms.

A promissory note should have several essential elements, including the name of the borrower and lender, the amount of the loan, the date by which it is to be paid back, the interest rate, and a record of any collateral that is being used to secure the loan. Other interest-rate options, like discounting or compensating balance requirements, can also be included.

A compensating balance is usually required for large loans or lines of credit. It requires that the borrower maintain an account with a specified minimum level account balance at the lending institution (usually a bank). This account balance earns little or no interest and also raises the effective interest rate of the loan. Default terms (what happens if a payment is missed or the loan is not paid off by its due date) should also be spelled out in the promissory note. When the promissory note is discounted, the interest is taken off the principal amount at the beginning of the loan. The borrower pays back the entire amount, even though he only received the principal minus the interest. This practice is not very common because it is a higher effective rate of interest than the stated rate for the borrower.

When signing a promissory note, both the lender and the person receiving the loan should be fully aware of the note's language, including all legal terms, accounting principles, agreement terms in very small print, arbitration clauses, and other boilerplate language. One obvious way to do this is to read the promissory note carefully in its entirety before committing a signature to it. If there are any questions or confusion regarding the contents of the promissory note, a certified public accountant (CPA) or lawyer should be called on to make sure everything is understandable. When a casual promissory note is drawn up between two individuals, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has a required interest rate. A CPA can help determine if the interest rate stated in the promissory note is too low and if it will result in penalties or automatically be raised. If the loan is interest free, the IRS may consider it a gift and require that a gift tax be paid on it. Conversely, there are state laws governing maximum interest rates to prevent usury, or interest rates that make repayment excessively difficult for the borrower.

Another point that businesses may want to consider when drafting a promissory note is what to do in case the business does not succeed. If the business is a corporation or limited liability company, it should be determined if the corporate shareholders or limited liability members will personally guarantee the loan. If this is not the case, they have no personal legal obligation to repay the loan in a worst-case scenario.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ashcroft, John D. *Law for Business*. 16th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2008.

McMillan, Dan. "Notes Causing Headaches." Business Journal Portland. 28 July 2000.

Roberts, Barry S., and Richard A. Mann. *Smith and Roberson's Business Law.* 14th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Broken Promises: Promissory Note Fraud." Available at: http://www.sec.gov/investor/pubs/promise.htm. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

Proprietary information, also known as a trade secret, is information a company wishes to keep confidential. Proprietary information can include secret formulas, processes, and methods used in production. It can also include a company's business and marketing plans, salary structure, customer lists, contracts, and details of its computer systems. In some cases, the special knowledge and skills that an employee has learned on the job are considered to be a company's proprietary information.

LEGISLATION

Federal legislation came into effect in 1996 with the enactment of The Economic Espionage Act of 1996 (EEA). The EEA was in part modeled on The Uniform Trade Secrets Act (UTSA), a model law drafted by the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, but expands UTSA's definition. The EEA definition of trade secret follows from Section 1838, paragraph (3):

"[T]he term 'trade secret' means all forms and types of financial, business, scientific, technical, economic, or engineering information, including patterns, plans, compilations, program devices, formulas, designs, prototypes, methods, techniques, processes, procedures, programs, or codes, whether tangible or intangible, and whether or how stored, compiled, or memorialized physically, electronically, graphically, photographically, or in writing if

"(A) the owner therefore has taken reasonable measures to keep such information secret, and

"(B) the information derives independent economic value, actual or potential, from not being generally known to, and not being readily ascertainable through proper means by, the public[.]"

With the passage of EEA, trade secrets now enjoy protection under federal law as do inventions through patents, creative works through copyright, and unique names and symbols through trademark legislation. There are additional U.S. laws that define trade secrets in various ways and define the conditions under which theft has taken place. Based on such laws a significant body of

case law covers proprietary information and trade secrets. This legal framework recognizes a company's right to have proprietary information and provides the company with remedies when its trade secrets have been misused or illegally appropriated.

PROTECTING TRADE SECRETS

In general, for information to be considered proprietary, companies must treat it as confidential. Courts will not treat information readily available in public sources as proprietary. In addition, proprietary information must give the firm some sort of competitive advantage and should generally be unknown outside of the firm. A company must be able to demonstrate that it has taken every reasonable step to keep the information private if it hopes to obtain court assistance in protecting its rights. "Courts require that trade secret holders take 'reasonable' steps to maintain the secrecy of their trade secrets," Randy Kay wrote in the San Diego Business Journal. "Courts do not require that companies take all measures conceivable to maintain the secrecy, nor do courts require absolute secrecy. Rather, the confidentiality measures must be 'reasonable under the circumstances."

A company has several options to keep its information proprietary. Key employees with access to such information may be required to sign restrictive covenants also called confidentiality, nondisclosure, or noncompete agreements that prohibit them from revealing that information to outsiders or using it to compete with their employer for a certain period of time after leaving the company. Restrictive covenants are usually enforced by the courts if they are reasonable with respect to time and place and do not unreasonably restrict the former employee's right to employment. In some cases the covenants are enforced only if the employee has gained proprietary information during the course of his or her employment.

In addition, the courts generally consider it unfair competition for one company to induce people who have acquired unique technical skills and secret knowledge at another company to terminate their employment and use their skills and knowledge for the benefit of the competing firm. In such a case the plaintiff can seek an injunction to prevent its former employees and its competitor from using the proprietary information.

In a 2010 article for the Wall Street Journal, Sarah Needleman wrote about the pros and cons of asking employees to sign noncompete agreements. The most obvious benefit is that trade secrets and proprietary information are kept within the company. However, a less obvious benefit, specifically for those business owners who intend to sell their company some day, is that any potential

Proprietary Information

buyer will know that the information they are buying along with the business is secure. One downside of small-business owners asking employees to sign noncompete agreements is that it may scare off potential employees. One way larger firms can more easily require employees to sign noncompete agreements is by offering good benefits and big salaries, but small businesses do not always have this advantage. Every company needs to weigh the pros and cons and make a decision based on what their company does and who they do business with.

Companies may also develop security systems to protect their proprietary information from being stolen by foreign or domestic competitors. Business and industrial espionage is an ongoing activity that clandestinely seeks to obtain trade secrets by illegal methods. A corporate system for protecting proprietary information would include a comprehensive plan ranging from restricting employee access, to data protection, to securing phone lines and meeting rooms. In some cases a chief information officer (CIO) would be responsible for implementing such a plan.

As Kay noted, other means of demonstrating reasonable efforts at secrecy include marking documents as "confidential," prohibiting people from making photocopies of trade secret documents or removing them from company premises, limiting the access of employees to sensitive materials, creating a written trade secret protection plan, and bringing suit for the theft of trade secrets as required.

On the other hand, small businesses are unlikely to prevail in cases involving trade secret protection if they sell a product or publish technical literature that discloses the trade secret, expose the secret to employees or colleagues who have not signed confidentiality agreements, publish information about the secret in professional journals or on the Internet, or disclose the trade secret in public documents such as court records and government filings.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Daker, Susan. "Former DuPont Employee Sentenced in Trade Theft Case." *Oregonian.* 18 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/BT CO 20100318 714989. html?mod=WSJ World MIDDLEHeadlinesAsia. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

DelPo, Amy, and Lisa Guerin. *The Manager's Legal Handbook*. 5th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: NOLO, 2009.

Fitzpatrick, William M., Samuel A. DiLullo, and Donald R. Burke. "Trade Secret Piracy and Protection: Corporate Espionage, Corporate Security and the Law." *Advances in Competitiveness Research*. Annual 2004.

Kay, Randy. "Guide to Trade Secret Protection Maintaining Secrecy." San Diego Business Journal. 5 June 2000.

Manning, Jeff. "Nike Sues Ex Worker, Citing Non Compete Contract." *Oregonian*. 30 March 2010. Available from: http://www.oregonlive.com/business/index.ssf/2010/03/nike sues ex worker citing non.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Millen, Press, and Todd Sullivan. "Commentary: The Economic Espionage Act Is It Finally Catching On?" *Daily Record*. 19 March 2006.

Needleman, Sarah E. "Fearing Turncoats, Owners Protect Secret Sauce." Wall Street Journal. 24 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703312504575142130695713508. html?mod=WSJ hpp MIDDLENexttoWhatsNewsThird. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

United States Code, Title 18. "Economic Espionage Act of 1996." Available from: http://www.tscm.com/ USC18 90.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PROTOTYPE

Prototypes are working models of entrepreneurial ideas for new products. With certain types of products, prototypes are almost indispensable, and funding and building them can be the first test of the enterprise. On the other hand, an entrepreneur armed with a good prototype is able to show potential investors and licensees how the proposed product will work without having to rely exclusively on diagrams and his or her powers of description. Just as a picture is worth a thousand words, a prototype is worth a thousand pictures.

TYPES OF PROTOTYPES

There are basic types or stages of prototype creation, each of which can be used by the enterprising entrepreneur in securing financing or a licensee.

- 1. Breadboard. This is basically a working model of an idea, intended to serve the basic function of showing how the product will *work* not how it will look. Aesthetics, in other words, are secondary. The basic idea here is to show mechanical functionality. The approach is not suitable to a product that is mechanically straightforward and relies more fundamentally on such aspects as pizzazz or romance.
- 2. Presentation Prototype. This type of prototype is a representation of the product as it will be manufactured. Often used for promotional purposes, it should be able to demonstrate what the product can do, but it is not necessarily an exact copy of the final product. Presentation prototypes are, of course, handmade. In actual practice, small changes may be introduced to fit the product for rapid and efficient manufacturing. Such prototypes are ideal in situations where a manufacturer is being sought or the product will be licensed.

3. Preproduction Prototype. This type of prototype is for all practical purposes the final version of the product. It should be just like the finished product in every way, from how it is manufactured to its appearance, packaging, and instructions. This final-stage prototype is typically expensive to produce. It is also far more expensive to make than the actual unit cost once the product is in full production. However, the added cost is often well worth it. It is most valuable because it enables inventors and producers to go over every aspect of the product in fine detail, which can head off potential trouble spots prior to product launch. Such prototypes, of course, also lend themselves for photographic reproduction in early promotion, or to show mockups of campaigns in order additionally to interest future participants in the venture.

THINGS TO CONSIDER IN CREATING A PROTOTYPE

Prospective entrepreneurs with a new product idea should make sure that they consider the following when putting together a prototype:

- Adequately research the requirements of the product prototype. Early planning will save a great deal of time and useless running around.
- Make sure the prototype is well-constructed and that it will stand up to rough handling if it has to be shipped to others. Be prepared to receive the prototype back broken or damaged.
- Do not skimp on presentation, even at the prototype stage.
- Recognize that complex product ideas may require outside assistance from professional prototype makers. Universities, engineering schools, local inventor organizations, and invention marketing companies are all potential sources of information on finding a good person to help make a prototype. But before hiring a prototype maker, entrepreneurs should make certain that they can meet expectations. To help ensure satisfaction, conduct research on the maker's business reputation and make certain to communicate the concept adequately.
- Consider making multiple submissions to potential licensees. Some inventors send prototypes to several manufacturers at the same time. This harks back to planning, above, in which it is best to anticipate making five instead of one.

RAPID PROTOTYPING

A relatively recent development in the creation of prototypes is rapid prototyping (RP). Also known as desktop manufacturing, RP takes advantage of computer technology to turn designs into three-dimensional objects. Some older RP systems work by printing multiple layers of plastic ink to create a model of a computer-generated image. Some systems are able to freeze water into a threedimensional ice sculpture model; the most sophisticated systems can create metal molds. RP technology is changing the way small and large companies make prototypes. Desktop manufacturing is becoming more affordable and accessible to small-business owners and inventors alike. Prototypes made with 3-D printers are at the forefront of desktop manufacturing. While larger companies and laboratories have been using 3-D printers for some time, this technology is rapidly becoming a consumer product. These printers work by printing substances in powder form (resin, cornstarch, plastic) in layers to create each object. Inventors can upload designs to any company offering 3-D printing and the prototype will be sent directly to them. Or, as the printers become more affordable, inventors can buy their own 3-D printer. One of the most innovative companies in 3-D printing may be MakerBot Industries. Formed in 2009, MakerBot sells 3-D printer kits for less than \$1,000. The MakerBot printer, CupCake CNC, can then print anything the owner can design, including MakerBot parts.

Another low tech yet highly innovative and affordable technique for forming 3-D objects is a substance called Shapelock. Shapelock can be heated in a microwave or with a hairdryer and then formed into whatever shape is needed. Shapelock becomes solid when cool and is strong enough to be machined or drilled.

In a 2010 article for ThomasNet, David Butcher summed up what this means for inventors and small-business owners, "As the tools of engineering and manufacturing become accessible and affordable to a wider public, hobbyists are better able to recapture the spirit of amateur innovation."

SEE ALSO Product Development.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Chris. "In the Next Industrial Revolution, Atoms Are the New Bits." *Wired.* 25 January 2010. Available from: http://www.wired.com/magazine/2010/01/ff newrevolution/all/1. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Butcher, David R. "Get Your Hands Dirty: DIY Basics." *ThomasNet.* 30 March 2010. Available from: http://news. thomasnet.com/IMT/archives/2010/03/get your hands dirty do it yourself diy 101.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Clay, G. Thomas, and Preston G. Smith. "Rapid Prototyping Accelerates the Design Process." *Machine Design*. 9 March 2000.

- Dematteis, Bob. From Patent to Profit: Secrets and Strategies for the Successful Inventor. 3rd ed. New York: Square One Publishers, 2005.
- Dorf, Richard C., Thomas H. Byers, and Andrew Nelson. Technology Ventures: From Idea to Enterprise. 3rd ed. New York: McGraw Hill. January 2010.
- "From Concept to Crystal Clear Prototype." Business Week. 28 August 2000.
- Gross, Neil. "Rapid Prototyping Gets Faster and Cheaper." Business Week. 1 December 2003.
- Holay, Sanjay. "Building An Idea Store: Transforming Ideas into Product Prototypes." Stagnito's New Products Magazine. June 2004.
- MacInnes, Paul. "Forget Avatar, the Real 3D Revolution Is Coming to Your Front Room." *Observer.* 4 April 2010. Available from: http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/2010/apr/04/3d printing design. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Schrage, Michael. "How Prototypes Can Change Your Business." *Across the Board.* January 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PROXY STATEMENTS

A proxy statement is, according to the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), "a document which is intended to provide security holders with the information necessary to enable them to vote in an informed manner on matters intended to be acted upon at security holders' meetings." Publicly traded companies are required to send proxy statements to all shareholders, each of whom has a vote in the operation of the business, in advance of annual and special meetings. It includes information pertaining to issues that require a shareholder vote as well as a ballot for voting. This ballot is used for the election of the board of directors for the next year and may be used for other issues requiring a vote as well.

Proxy statements also provide information on all other matters which will be discussed at the annual or special meeting, such as approval of company auditors, approval of employee bonus plans, and approval of changes in the company's preferred stock. In addition, proxy statements contain a wealth of financial information about a company's significant shareholders, composition of the board of directors (including background and investment holdings), and compensation (salary, bonuses, stock options) paid to its top executives.

Finally, proxy statements contain SEC-mandated performance graphs detailing the company's stock performance and shareholder return when stacked up against other industry indexes, such as a national market index (like the Standard & Poor's 500), and broad industry averages. This information, if studied with a discerning eye, can help

stockholders discern the fortunes and priorities of a company's top management. It serves as a financial benchmark for comparing the relationship between executive compensation and company performance. For example, proxy statements are less likely to create controversy if the company is performing well and rewarding stockholders of publicly traded companies with profits, or if the company is struggling financially and the executives are limiting their compensation accordingly. However, if key executives are pulling in enormous compensation packages while the company founders, attentive shareholders will notice. This aspect of the proxy statement cannot be hidden from public view, so experts urge leaders of growing firms to exercise appropriate judgment when establishing executive compensation packages.

The global financial crises that began in 2008 and resulted in the bailout of many struggling U.S. companies led to increased scrutiny of executive pay. A 2010 article in the *Wall Street Journal* examined the year-end proxy statements of eighteen companies and determined that CEO pay for these companies in 2009 was down by 30 percent from the previous year. Steven Eckhaus, a lawyer who specializes in compensation, believes this is due to the fact that proxy statements are being so carefully studied. Eckhaus infers that executives are "taking much less than they could get."

In 2007 the SEC adapted the proxy delivery rules to encourage shareholders to view proxy statements online. The "e-proxy" or "notice and access" model was successfully implemented but did cause some confusion among shareholders who had to access the proxy information themselves either by viewing it online or by requesting a hardcopy. In 2010 the SEC amended the new system in an effort to simplify it and to increase shareholder participation, which is a priority for the SEC. It may not be until some time in the early 2010s before firms and shareholders adapt to an online proxy delivery method, which ultimately should lead to a more simplified system.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Calkins, Troy M., and Adam Weinstock. "SEC Passes Amendments to Notice and Access Rules." *Lexology.com.* 29 March 2010. Available from: http://www.lexology.com/ library/detail.aspx?g=1121a60e 6293 444e 95e7 293fd 5dcc6b9. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Dye, Jessica. "Secure Exchanges: The SEC's Online Alternative to Paper Proxies." *EContent.* January February 2006.
- Grocer, Stephen, and Aaron Lucchetti. "Traders Beat Wall Street CEOs in Pay." Wall Street Journal. 6 April 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240527023046 20304575166231060124218.html?mod=rss Today%27s Most Popular. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Kentouris, Chris. "Industry Supports Efficiency but Blasts E Proxy Proposals." *Securities Industry News.* 13 March 2006.
- Partigan, John C. "Perks: What 2005 Proxy Statements Reveal." Financial Executive. July August 2005.
- Roberts, Bill. "No Chads, No Rips, No Errors." *Electronic Business*. January 2001.

Sosnoff, Martin. "Forget the Annuals, Read the Proxies." Forbes. 4 May 1998.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Proxy Matters." Available from: http://www.sec.gov/spotlight/proxymatters.shtml. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PSYCHOGRAPHICS

Psychographics is a tool used in consumer marketing to understand consumers on the basis of their lifestyles, including their attitudes, preferences, values, and opinions. It is used to capture the reasons why people act the way they do, and it does so usually in order to more effectively market a product or a service more effectively to them. Unlike demographics, which by its nature is usually a *quantitative* stratification (often on the basis of geographic location or ethnicity), psychographics is a field that concerns itself with more *qualitative* data those things with which a culture or a portion of culture identifies.

MARKET SEGMENTATION

A concept important to understanding psychographics is known as market segmentation, which holds that different portions of a market (or "segments") have similar wants and demands. Every market can be broken up into segments, and different bases are used for organizing these segments. Geographic segmentation breaks up a group of individuals on the basis of where they are located. Demographics take into account the physical and personal characteristics of a human population, from religion to sex to age. Psychographics differs from each of these in a key way. While the attitudes, interests, and opinions of a population may be heavily influenced by the population's location, there might be people of similar psychographic bents in multiple locations across the globe. Similarly, although one might be able to predict as a stereotypical whole how a culture may act on the basis of gender, race, or age, the personalities and lifestyles of the individuals within a demographic group often vary widely.

Traditional segmentation has been unable to predict consumer behavior on the basis of these attributes, since a smaller sample of a population will often behave very differently. Generalizations often do not work in marketing; for example, although hair dye is often marketed to individuals over the age of fifty, some individuals begin to "go gray" much earlier, creating a need for a marketing strategy geared toward younger gray-haired individuals. Some mothers may enjoy looking matronly and will dress the part, while others will want to purchase clothes that

look younger and more modern, making marketing clothing toward this portion of the population extremely difficult.

Methods of Characterization. People are categorized using psychographics on the basis of many different attributes; in fact, the various fields into which people can be stratified and categorized using psychographics is seemingly endless. The categories are based upon the observable data that demonstrate how a portion of society lives and thinks. Once these fields are observed and tracked, marketers and advertisers can make predictions based on the reasoning and emotion of those to whom they wish to sell. For instance, some consumers might have more lifestyles. These individuals will be likely to buy a specific range of products and services and beverages that provide energy, sports or hiking equipment, or a gym membership, to name just a few. A conservative Christian household is likely to buy books and movies with religious themes, products from Christian companies, and religious magazine subscriptions. Those who embrace countercultural trends might be found in stores such as Hot Topic, and their lifestyle will likely feature a certain type of music, dress, and literature.

While psychographics seems linked superficially to personality, the two are extremely different. When determining food acceptance, for instance, personality is not a very good indicator as to what an individual is likely to choose to eat. A psychographic analysis of an individual's attitudes, interests, and opinions is much likelier to predict consumer food behavior, even without a sensory analysis (that is, what tastes and textures they are more apt to choose). Personality is certainly linked to psychographics, but it is only one of many dimensions that may be considered when studying consumer behavior for advertorial and marketing purposes.

External Factors. Many external factors may influence a population, so while psychographics is unique, it is also inextricably linked with other types of market segmentation. Culture can have a tremendous influence on psychographics. Those from individualist societies are more likely to emphasize emotion, embrace uniqueness, and achieve their own needs and goals. On the other hand, individuals from more collectivist cultures are much less concerned with being individual and unique or with achieving personal goals. Their wants and needs as consumers are contingent upon normative behaviors (in short, "fitting in"). Income is also a huge factor when it comes to marketing, especially with technology. As technology tends to be prohibitively expensive, those with less income are less likely to purchase expensive technology even though their needs are often the same as those with more money to spend. Interestingly enough, the iPod, a rather expensive piece of technology, has been adopted by those of many economic strata. The technology has been marketed to people on the basis of attitudes and values. The iPod is seen as a "must-have" and plays to the individual's need for entertainment in a fast-paced environment.

INDICATORS AND MEASUREMENTS

Different indicators of psychographics measure widely different concepts. The Values and Lifestyle System is one of the most popular, using psychology to determine the precise relationship between people's personalities and their habits as consumers. Individuals are stratified into psychographic groups on the basis of "resources," a combination of income, education, and other factors; and "self-orientation," which is essentially a reflection of the consumer's spending habits. Spending habits are further broken into subcategories: those who purchase things based on what others think, those who spend money based on the impact it creates, and those who do so on the basis of their deep-seated belief systems. The psychographic ladder in this and similar indicators is based primarily on the resources of an individual and secondarily on how such an individual chooses to spend those resources impulsively, deliberately, cautiously, and everything in between. It takes into account the implicit marriage between economic status, morals, personality, and culture.

Life Stages. Another system for psychographic study breaks individuals into groups based on their current stage of life, since most individuals experience some sort of social and personal mobility throughout their lifetimes. Purchasing power here is linked to personal preferences, age, and other indicators. Wealthy households in these indicators are usually entirely separate from those of lower income since purchasing priority is dramatically different. Some indicators even base their psychographic analysis on how many individuals are "in charge" in the family, who these individuals are (nannies, grandparents, single parents, etc.), and what their preferences and priorities are. While each of these systems can provide insight into a customer's spending habits, not a single one can predict perfectly what a consumer will buy, and different businesses employ different psychographic methodologies.

Psychogaphics and Importance in Business. Psychographics are important to businesses for a number of reasons. First, they demonstrate to businesses what habits and attitudes individuals are predisposed to. These individuals may be dispersed among a wide range of ages, economic strata, and even cultures, but their consumption habits are similar. In radio, for example, where age has historically been an indicator as to what an individual will choose to hear, psychographics have been able to pinpoint the type of person likely to listen to a particular station or program.

Second, this information helps to understand the spending and consumption habits of these attitude groups and allows businesses to market products to these individuals more effectively. Advertising especially can be made to appeal to their habits. When a leading car company realized that its products appealed most to individuals seeking adventure, in its advertising it likened an off-roading experience to the joy of a clean child jumping in the mud.

Instead of advertising inexpensive clothing as a "cheap" option, clothing advertising often targets customers by making budget-priced clothing seem chic, professional, and trendy. These companies are then able to make consumers out of college students looking for jobs, young professionals getting acclimated to the working environment, and lowincome businesspeople. Gender roles also play into advertising when a company finds a way to make a product seem "sexy," "masculine," or "feminine." Old Spice commercials are famous for promoting manliness, while makeup products are aggressively marketed as being "feminine." Some products walk the line with marketing: Victoria's Secret products are seen as "sexy," making women into something they want to be and also what men want women to be, creating consumers of both groups. Hair products, chocolate, pudding, and yogurt are often marketed to women even though they might be consumed by men and women alike.

Another great benefit for businesses is that psychographics can help identify ways to reach prospective customer bases with the same product using different approaches. Culture has historically been one of the most difficult barriers for international corporations to transcend because of very deep-seated traditions and beliefs. Controversial sales practices are sometimes used in marketing products, but studies have demonstrated that the way controversy is used varies from nation to nation. Americans are less likely than Europeans to purchase products that are marketed in a controversial way, because of the difference in ethical judgment between these two cultures. In spite of this fact, however, individuals in each culture are likely to view controversial marketing tactics as being "slightly unethical." Psychographics is useful in helping a business to determine what marketing approaches work to court mass appeal.

It is now understood that personality, attitudes, opinions, and values cannot necessarily be linked to more conventional methods of determining consumer behavior. Although age, race, and income can be helpful predictors of consumer behavior in a very general way, marketing has become much more specific. In the Internet age, more and more businesses are turning to psychographics to determine purchase patterns and marketing strategies that support and grow those patterns.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Balon, Rob. "Uses of Psychographics." *Billboard*. 7 November 1981, pp. 26–34.

Brown, John G. Agroindustrial Investment and Operations. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 1994.

Kahle, Lynn R. Cross National Consumer Psychographics.
 Binghamton, N.Y.: International Business Press, 2000.
 Panel on Factors Affecting Food Selection. Methodologies for Assessing Factors Affecting Food Selection. Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press, 1984.

"Probe That Psyche." Kiplinger's Personal Finance. January, 1973, p. 33.

Solomon, Michael. *Launch! Advertising and Promotion in Real Time* Nyack, N.Y.: Flat World Knowledge, Inc., 2009.

Rakoczy, Anaxos

PUBLIC RELATIONS

Public relations (PR) describes the various methods a company uses to disseminate messages about its products, services, or overall image to its customers, employees, stockholders, suppliers, or other interested members of the community. The point of public relations is to make the public think favorably about the company and its offerings. Commonly used tools of public relations include news releases, press conferences, speaking engagements, and community service programs.

Although advertising is closely related to public relations as it too is concerned with promoting and gaining public acceptance for the company's products the goal of advertising is generating sales, while the goal of public relations is generating goodwill. The effect of good public relations is to lessen the gap between how an organization sees itself and how others outside the organization perceive it. Further, public relations involves a broader range of activities than merely advertising. As PR consultant David Arvin puts it in his 2009 book It-s Not Who You Know It-s Who Knows You!: The Small Business Guide to Raising Your Profits by Raising Your Profile, "When it comes to building a successful business, your brand is everything literally. It is everything you do and everything you don't do. It is the smell of your lobby and the color of your menu. It is the friendliness of your staff and their response to customer problems. It is the quality of your widgets, the timeliness of your bill paying, and the cleanliness of your bathrooms. It's how you arrive and how you depart."

Public relations involves two-way communication between an organization and its public. It requires listening to the constituencies on which an organization depends as well as analyzing and understanding the attitudes and behaviors of those audiences. Only then can an organization undertake an effective public relations campaign.

Many small-business owners elect to handle the public relations activities for their own companies, while others choose to hire a public relations specialist. Managers of somewhat larger firms, on the other hand, frequently contract with external public relations or advertising agencies to enhance their corporate image. But whatever option is chosen, the head of a company is ultimately responsible for its public relations.

GOALS OF PUBLIC RELATIONS

Some of the main goals of public relations are to create, maintain, and protect the organization's reputation, enhance its prestige, and present a favorable image. Studies have shown that consumers often base their purchase decisions on a company's reputation, so public relations can have a definite impact on sales and revenue. Public relations can be an effective part of a company's overall marketing strategy. In the case of a for-profit company, public relations and marketing should be coordinated to be sure they are working to achieve the same objectives.

Another major public relations goal is to create good-will for the organization. This involves such functions as employee relations, stockholder and investor relations, media relations, and community relations. Public relations may function to educate certain audiences about many things relevant to the organization, including the business in general, new legislation, and how to use a particular product, as well as to overcome misconceptions and prejudices. For example, a nonprofit organization may attempt to educate the public regarding a certain point of view, while trade associations may undertake educational programs regarding particular industries and their products and practices.

STEPS IN A PUBLIC RELATIONS CAMPAIGN

Effective public relations requires a knowledge, based on analysis and understanding, of all the factors that influence public attitudes toward the organization. While a specific public relations project or campaign may be undertaken proactively or reactively (to manage some sort of image crisis), the first basic step in either case involves analysis and research to identify all the relevant factors of the situation. In this first step, the organization gains an understanding of its various constituencies and the key factors that are influencing their perceptions of the organization.

In the second step, the organization establishes an overall policy with respect to the campaign. This involves defining goals and desired outcomes, as well as the constraints under which the campaign will operate. It is necessary to establish such policy guidelines in order to evaluate proposed strategies and tactics as well as the overall success of the campaign.

In step three, the organization outlines its strategies and tactics. Using its knowledge of the target audiences and its own established policies, the organization develops specific programs to achieve the desired objectives. Step four involves actual communication with the targeted public. The organization then employs specific public relations techniques, such as press conferences or special events, to reach the intended audience.

Finally, in step five the organization receives feed-back from its public. How have they reacted to the public relations campaign? Are there some unexpected developments? In the final step, the organization assesses the program and makes any necessary adjustments.

The rise of the Internet, and particularly social networking sites, has dramatically changed the media environment in which public relations campaigns are conducted. As Matthew Philips noted in his 2010 article about the public-relations problem faced by Toyota following deaths linked to sudden acceleration, "Back in 1982, even as people in Chicago were dying of cyanide poisoning from tampered Tylenol bottles, the drugmaker's parent company, Johnson & Johnson, didn't have to worry about Internet message boards inciting panic or fueling rumors and fear-mongering. The strategy of corporate crisis management hasn't necessarily changed, but in the Google, Twitter, and Facebook era, the execution has." As Brian Solis and Deidre Breakenridge, the authors of Putting the Public Back in Public Relations, put it, "User-generated content (UGC) has flipped traditional PR and media on its head.... Traditional influence flowed from a news or information gatherer (for example, a journalist) to his or her audience. Blogs, social networks, online forums, and other forms of Social Media have changed the dynamics of influence. New information is now readily shared among peers." Solis and Breakenridge point out that these changes present both challenges and opportunities for PR professionals. They note that peer-to-peer sharing "now affords communications professionals the opportunity to reach beyond their 'A-list' media when telling their story. We can now also reach the 'magic middle,' that group of ideal customers who directly reach their peers through Social Media channels."

AREAS OF PUBLIC RELATIONS

Public relations is a multifaceted activity involving different audiences as well as different types of organizations, all with different goals and objectives. As a result, there are several specific areas of public relations.

Product Public Relations. Public relations and marketing work together closely when it comes to promoting a new or existing product or service. Public relations plays an important role in new product introductions by creating awareness, differentiating the product from other similar products, and even changing consumer behavior. Public relations can help introduce new products through

staging a variety of special events and handling sensitive situations. For example, when the Prince Matchabelli division of Chesebrough-Pond's USA introduced a new men's cologne, there were twenty-one other men's fragrances being introduced that year. To differentiate its new offering, called Hero, Prince Matchabelli created a National Hero Awards Program honoring authentic male heroes and enlisted the participation of Big Brothers/Big Sisters of America to lend credibility to the program.

Public relations is often called on to give existing products and services a boost by creating or renewing visibility. For example, the California Raisins Advisory Board organized a national tour featuring live performances by the California Dancing Raisins to maintain interest in raisins during a summer-long advertising hiatus. The tour generated national and local publicity through media events, advance publicity, trade promotions, and media interviews with performer Ray Charles. Other public relations programs for existing products involve stimulating secondary demand, as when Campbell Soup Co. increased overall demand for soup by publishing a recipe booklet, or identifying new uses for the product. Public relations can interest the media in familiar products and services in a number of ways, including holding seminars for journalists, staging a special media day, and supplying the media with printed materials ranging from "backgrounders" (in-depth news releases) to booklets and brochures. Changes in existing products offer additional public relations opportunities to focus consumers' attention. An effective public relations campaign can help to position a product properly and overcome negative perceptions on the part of the general public.

Employee Relations. Employees are one of the more important audiences a company has, and an ongoing public relations program is necessary to maintain employee goodwill as well as to uphold the company's image and reputation among its employees. The essence of a good employee relations program is keeping employees informed and providing them with channels of communication to upper levels of management. Bechtel Group, a privately held complex of operating companies, published an annual report for its employees to keep them informed about the company's operations. The company used surveys to determine what information employees considered useful. A range of other communication devices were used, including a monthly tabloid and magazine, a quarterly video magazine, local newsletters, bulletin boards, a call-in telephone service, and "brown bag" lunches where live presentations were made about the company. Suggestion systems are another effective way to improve employee-management communications.

Other public relations programs focusing on employees include training them as company public relations representatives; explaining benefits programs to them; offering them

educational, volunteer, and citizenship opportunities; and staging special events such as picnics or open houses for them. Other programs can improve performance and increase employee pride and motivation. Public relations can also play a role in recruiting new employees; handling reorganizations, relocations, and mergers; and resolving labor disputes.

Financial Relations. Financial relations involves communicating not only with a company's stockholders, but also with the wider community of financial analysts and potential investors. An effective investor relations plan can increase the value of a company's stock and make it easier to raise additional capital. In some cases special meetings with financial analysts are necessary to overcome adverse publicity, negative perceptions about a company, or investor indifference. Such meetings may take the form of full-day briefings, formal presentations, or luncheon meetings. A tour of a company's facilities may help generate interest among the financial community. Mailings and ongoing communications can help a company achieve visibility among potential investors and financial analysts.

Annual reports and stockholder meetings are the two most important public relations tools for maintaining good investor relations. Some companies hold regional or quarterly meetings in addition to the usual annual meeting. Other companies reach more stockholders by moving the location of their annual meeting from city to city. Annual reports can be complemented by quarterly reports and dividend check inserts. Companies that wish to provide additional communications with stockholders may send them a newsletter or company magazine. Personal letters to new stockholders and a quick response to inquiries insure an additional measure of goodwill.

Community Relations. A comprehensive, ongoing community relations program can help virtually any organization achieve visibility as a good community citizen and gain the goodwill of the community in which it operates. Banks, utilities, radio and television stations, and major retailers are some of the types of organizations most likely to have ongoing programs that might include supporting urban renewal, performing arts programs, social and educational programs, children's programs, community organizations, and construction projects. On a more limited scale, small businesses may achieve community visibility by sponsoring local sports teams or other events. Support may be financial or take the form of employee participation.

Organizations have the opportunity to improve goodwill and demonstrate a commitment to their communities when they open new offices, expand facilities, and open new factories. One company increased community awareness of its presence by converting a vacant building into a permanent meeting place. Another company built its new headquarters in an abandoned high school that it renovated. One of the more sensitive areas of community relations involves plant closings. A well-planned public relations campaign, combined with appropriate actions, can alleviate the tensions that such closings cause. Some elements of such a campaign might include offering special programs to laid-off workers, informing employees directly about proposed closings, and controlling rumors through candid and direct communications to the community and employees.

Organizations conduct a variety of special programs to improve community relations, including providing employee volunteers to work on community projects, sponsoring educational and literacy programs, staging open houses and conducting plant tours, celebrating anniversaries, and mounting special exhibits. Organizations are recognized as good community citizens when they support programs that improve the quality of life in their community, including crime prevention, employment, environmental programs, cleanup and beautification, recycling, and restoration.

Crisis Communications. Public relations practitioners become heavily involved in crisis communications whenever there is a major accident or natural disaster affecting an organization and its community. Other types of crises involve bankruptcy, product failures, and management wrongdoing. In some cases, crises call for an organization to become involved in helping potential victims; in other cases, the crisis may require rebuilding an organization's image. In any case, experts recommend that business owners prepare a plan in advance to deal with potential crises in an honest and forthright manner. The main objective of such a plan is to provide accurate information quickly in order to reduce uncertainty. After the San Francisco earthquake of 1989, for example, the Bank of America utilized its public relations department to quickly establish communications quickly with customers, the financial community, the media, and offices in forty-five countries to assure them the bank was still operating.

Government and Political Relations. Public relations in the political arena covers a wide range of activities, including staging debates, holding seminars for government leaders, influencing proposed legislation, and testifying before a congressional committee. Political candidates engage in public relations, as do government agencies at the federal, state, and local levels.

Trade associations and other types of organizations attempt to block unfavorable legislation and support favorable legislation in a number of ways. The liquor industry in California helped defeat a proposed tax increase by taking charge of the debate early, winning endorsements, recruiting spokespersons, and cultivating grassroots support. A speakers bureau trained some 240

industry volunteers, and key messages were communicated to the public through printed materials and radio and television commercials.

Public Relations in the Public Interest. Organizations attempt to generate goodwill and position themselves as responsible citizens through a variety of programs conducted in the public interest. Some examples are environmental programs (including water and energy conservation) and antipollution programs. Health and medical programs are sponsored by a wide range of nonprofit organizations, healthcare providers, and other businesses and industries. These range from encouraging other companies to develop AIDS-in-the-workplace policies to the American Cancer Society's Great American Smokeout. Other programs offer political education, leadership and self-improvement, recreational activities, contests, and safety instruction.

Consumer Education. Organizations have undertaken a variety of programs to educate consumers, building good-will and helping avoid misunderstandings in the process. Opportunities for educating consumers might include sponsoring television and radio programs, producing manuals and other printed materials, producing materials for classroom use, and releasing the results of surveys. In addition to focusing on specific issues or industries, educational programs may seek to inform consumers about economic matters and business in general.

Other Public Relations Programs. Other types of programs that fall under the umbrella of public relations include corporate identity programs, ranging from name changes and new trademarks to changing a company's overall image. Special events may be held to call attention to an organization and focus the public's goodwill. These include anniversary celebrations, events related to trade shows, special exhibits, or fairs and festivals. Speakers bureaus and celebrity spokespersons are effective public relations tools for communicating an organization's point of view. Speakers bureaus may be organized by a trade association or an individual company. The face-to-face communication that speakers can deliver is often more effective than messages carried by printed materials, especially when the target audience is small and clearly defined.

PUBLIC RELATIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Like other types of organizations, small businesses can benefit from public relations in terms of their relationships with customers, employees, investors, suppliers, or other interested members of the community. Since small-business owners are the most visible representatives of their own companies, they frequently handle many of the public relations functions in person. If the activity is principally

associated with public appearances and participation in public events, the owner's natural abilities will be to the fore. But if a campaign needs to be launched, and funds are available, professional help may well be needed.

Effective PR professionals will be, above all, knowledgeable about press relations. For ongoing and routine assistance, the small business is well served by engaging the services of an experienced freelance writer with an extensive journalism background now specializing in helping companies "tell their story." Such individuals, very often one-person operations, have wide contacts and know not only how to prepare but also how to get materials placed with the right media. If a large campaign looms ahead, such consultants are also the ideal contact for selecting the right firm for a major campaign.

While communication is the essence of public relations, an effective public relations campaign is based on action as well as words. Whether it is practiced formally or informally, public relations is an essential function for the survival of any organization. Small-business owners cannot afford to neglect public relations. But lavish parties and gifts are not necessary. It is possible vastly to improve a small business's image within its community while also controlling public relations expenditures. Sponsoring a local softball team, speaking at a chamber of commerce meeting, and volunteering at a neighborhood cleanup are among the wide variety of public relations activities readily available to small businesses.

SEE ALSO Community Relations; Press Kits; Press Releases.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Avrin, David. It s Not Who You Know It s Who Knows You!: The Small Business Guide to Raising Your Profits by Raising Your Profile. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Harrison, Sheena. "Spend, Target Ad Dollars Wisely." Crain's Detroit Business. 16 January 2006.

Newsom, Doug, and Jim Haynes. *Public Relations Writing: Form* & Style. 9th ed. Belmont, Calif.: Thomson Wadsworth, 2010.

Nucifora, Alf. "Small Businesses Need Positive PR." Dallas Business Journal. 19 May 2000.

"Opinion: Big Firm versus Small Is Not PR's Most Compelling Battle." PR Week. 24 April 2006.

Philips, Matthew. "Toyota's Digital Disaster: In the Google Era, How Do You Manage a Product Recall and a Public Relations Fiasco? Don't Do What Toyota's Done." *Newsweek*. 3 February 2010. Available: from http://www.newsweek.com/id/232962. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Solis, Brian, and Deirdre Breakenridge. Putting the Public Back in Public Relations: How Social Media Is Reinventing the Aging Business of PR. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: FT Press, 2009.

Treadwell, Donald, and Jill B. Treadwell. *Public Relations Writing: Principles in Practice.* 2d ed. Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

PURCHASING

Purchasing is the act of buying the goods and services that a company needs to operate or manufacture products. Given that the purchasing department of an average company spends an estimated 50 to 70 percent of every revenue dollar on items ranging from raw materials to services, there has been greater focus on purchasing in recent years as firms look at ways to lower their operating costs. Purchasing is now seen as more of a strategic function that can be used to control bottom-line costs. Companies are also seeking to improve purchasing processes as a means of improving customer satisfaction.

THE TRADITIONAL PURCHASING PROCESS

The traditional purchasing process involved several steps requisition, soliciting bids, purchase order, shipping advice, invoice, and payment that have come to be increasingly regarded as unacceptably slow, expensive, and labor intensive. Each transaction generated its own paper trail, and the same process had to be followed whether the item being purchased was a box of paper clips or a new bulldozer.

In this traditional model, purchasing was seen as essentially a clerical function. It was focused on getting the right quantity and quality of goods to the right place at the right time at a decent cost. The typical buyer was a shrewd negotiator whose primary responsibility was to obtain the best possible price from suppliers and ensure that minimum quality standards were met. Instead of using one supplier, the purchaser would usually take a divide-and-conquer approach to purchasing, buying small amounts from many suppliers and playing one against the other to gain price concessions. Purchasing simply was not considered to be a high-profile or career fast-track position. When surveys were taken of organizational stature, purchasing routinely rated in the lowest quartile.

That attitude has changed in recent years, in part because of highly publicized cases wherein companies have achieved stunning bottom-line gains through revamped purchasing processes. In addition, increased competition on both the domestic and global levels has led many companies to recognize that purchasing can have important strategic functions. As a result, new strategies are being used in purchasing departments at companies of all sizes.

Analysts observe that in this new purchasing environment, a guideline known as the total cost of ownership (TCO), has come to be a paramount concern in purchasing decisions. Instead of buying the good or service that has the lowest price, the buyer instead weighs a series of additional factors when determining what the true cost of the good or service is to his or her company. TCO calls for closer attention to *what else* should be counted in addition to price. Categories include freight, warranty requirements,

financing costs, tooling requirements, storage/inventory costs, disposal costs, and the like but netting out scrap values. As *The Procurement and Supply Manager's Desk Reference* notes, "TCO can be a useful tool when evaluating various alternative solutions to a particular acquisition requirement and when demonstrating or comparing return-on-investment alternatives."

To lower TCO, companies are taking a number of steps to improve purchasing.

STRATEGIC SOURCING

Strategic sourcing is one of the key methods that purchasing departments are using to lower costs and improve quality. Strategic sourcing involves analyzing what products the company buys in the highest volume, reviewing the marketplace for those products, understanding the economics and usage of the supplier of those products, developing a procurement strategy, and establishing working relationships with the suppliers that are much more integrated than such relationships were in the past. During this process, the team conducting the analysis should ask these questions:

- Why do we buy this product or service?
- What do we use it for?
- What market conditions do suppliers operate under?
- What profit margin do suppliers seek to obtain?
- What is the total price of purchasing from a particular vendor (in other words, the cost of the item plus the costs associated with quality problems)?
- Where is the good or service produced?
- What does the production process look like?

The products that are purchased in the highest volume will be the best candidates for cost reductions. That is because once those products are identified, the company can then justify the time and expense needed to closely study the industry that supplies that product. It can look at the ways key suppliers operate, study their business practices to see where the most money is added to the final cost of the product, and then work with the supplier to redesign processes and lower production costs. This maximizes the contribution that suppliers make to the process.

By knowing the market and knowing how much it costs for a supplier to do business, the purchasing department can set "target prices" on goods. If the supplier protests that the price is far too low, the purchasing company can offer to visit the supplier's site and study the matter. Such visits can occasionally spot problems in the supplier's operation that can help the vendor shave costs and thus lower price. Such "supplier alliances" can result in improved

buyer/seller communication, improved planning, reductions in lead time, concurrent engineering, decreased paperwork, and better customer service.

The alliances also can sometimes register significant improvements in product quality. Buyers can build clearly defined quality targets into their target prices. It will then work with the supplier to improve the manufacturing process until that quality target is met. Such a process can yield enormous benefits for buyers, including reduced inventory levels, faster time to market, significant cost savings, and reduced development costs.

Not all suppliers can meet the high standards demanded in this purchasing environment. Some studies indicate that companies that adapt strategic sourcing have lowered the number of suppliers they use by an average of nearly 40 percent. What characteristics make a good supplier, then? If the supplier is willing to partner, then analysts have identified several traits that good suppliers share:

- · Commitment to continuous improvement
- Cost-competitive
- Cost-conscious
- Customer-oriented
- Encourages employee involvement
- Flexible
- Financially stable
- Abe to provide technical assistance

Analysts indicate that suppliers receive some benefits in the emerging purchasing dynamic as well. Reduced paperwork, lower overhead, faster payment, long-term agreements that lead to more accurate business forecasts, access to new designs, and input into future materials and product needs have all been cited as gains. Other observers, meanwhile, point out that some buyer-supplier relationships have become so close that suppliers have opened offices on the site of the buyer, an arrangement that can conceivably result in even greater improvements in productivity and savings. Of course, companies are not going to form such "partnerships" with all of their suppliers. Some form of the traditional purchasing process involving bidding and standard purchase orders and invoices will continue to exist at almost every company, and especially at smaller companies that do not have the financial weight to make large demands on their suppliers.

EMPOWERING TEAMS

In addition to strategic sourcing, there are other methods companies can use to improve purchasing. One is creating cross-functional teams that involve purchasing personnel in every stage of the product design process. In the past, purchasers were not involved at all in the design process. They were simply instructed to purchase the necessary materials once a new product had been created. Now, purchasers (and suppliers) are increasingly included from the start of the new product process to ensure that the products needed to create product are readily available and are not prone to quality problems. Suppliers tend to be experts in their field, so they bring a large knowledge base to the design process that would otherwise be missing. This can help prevent poor designs or manufacturing mistakes.

These teams have broken down barriers and helped abolish the old manufacturing method that was known as the "over the wall" method of productions each business unit would work on a project until its portion of the job was completed. It would then "throw the product over the wall" to the next functional team that was waiting to perform its part of the manufacturing process. The new cross-functional teams often include personnel from purchasing, manufacturing, engineering, and sales and marketing. This approach relies on the creation of strong and smooth relationships between the different employees involved in this process. Some purchasing experts note the importance of building relationships in this field. According to Tom DePaoli, author of Common Sense Purchasing: Hard Knock Lessons Learned From a Purchasing Pro, "Purchasing is the art of building relationships. It is not about negotiations, transactions, industry knowledge, know-how or technology. It is all about building strong relationships and gaining the trust of suppliers, customers, and colleagues."

Purchasing teaches other members of the team how to deal directly with suppliers, cutting the purchasing personnel out of the loop. This is important in that it eliminates much of the time-consuming work that buyers had to deal with (soliciting bids, creating purchase orders, etc.) and frees them to concentrate on the part of their job where their expertise most pays off: finding suppliers and negotiating prices and quality standards.

JUST IN TIME PURCHASING

Just-in-time (JIT) manufacturing became one of the biggest trends in all facets of industry in the 1990s. JIT companies maintain only enough inventory to manufacture the products they need in the very near future. Parts are ordered on a near-continuous basis and often go directly from the loading dock to the assembly line. The benefits of this system include reduced inventory, improved quality, reduced lead time, reduced scrap and rework, and reduced equipment downtime. However, when a company shifts to JIT manufacturing, it must also shift to JIT purchasing.

JIT purchasing requires a nearly 180-degree change in purchasing philosophy. Traditional purchasing meant building a supplier list over time by constantly adding new suppliers, spreading purchases around, and maintaining higher inventory levels in case demand for a product soared or quality from a supplier dipped suddenly. JIT purchasing demands that buyers *narrow* their supplier list to a chosen few who can deliver high-quality products on-demand and in a timely fashion.

The JIT purchasers pays a fairly high cost in homework and vendor relations to achieve the "just-in-time" optimum. In addition to meeting specifications, suppliers must have the ability to make frequent, on-time deliveries and to provide very large volume commitments or single sourcing arrangements. Quality may be the toughest of these standards for suppliers to meet; the JIT purchaser should deal only with companies that utilize statistical analysis to verify the quality of their output. Failure to do so should eliminate the supplier from even being asked to submit a bid.

For frequent, on-time deliveries, it often helps if the supplier is located in the same geographic region as the buyer. That way, it is easier for the supplier to react to a sudden, unexpected demand for its product, and it costs far less to make the frequent deliveries that are needed. Those lower costs can in part be passed on to the buyer.

In single sourcing arrangements, it is not uncommon for the buyer to exert some influence over the supplier's business processes. The buyer has made such a significant commitment to the supplier, and is such a large portion of the supplier's total business, that it has the right to expect some say in the supplier's business practices. For some suppliers, this is an uncomfortable arrangement.

PURCHASING CARDS

As transaction costs soar (some companies report spending as much as \$300 per transaction in clerical and other costs), companies are looking to buy smarter and cut costs any way possible. One popular method is recent years is to supply selected employees with purchasing or corporate procurement cards. The cards are similar to credit cards; in fact the big three credit card companies VISA, MasterCard, and American Express are among the leaders in purchasing cards. In most cases, the cards are used to purchase small business items. A master bill is sent straight to the purchasing department. These cards are true credit cards, however. In some cases, they work only between a buyer and suppliers identified in advance, eliminating the bank that is involved with credit cards.

Additionally, the cards can be coded to include a variety of important transaction information that reduces the amount of paperwork needed to track the sale, including sales tax data, customer code (such as job number or

cost center), taxpayer identification number, and more. This coding allows companies to receive valuable information about each transaction and greatly streamlines the purchasing process. The Visa Web site states that the Visa Purchasing card allows business to "significantly reduce the time and cost of paying for a variety of business-to-business goods and services" by eliminating paper-based purchase orders and invoice processing. "The Visa Purchasing card is one of the most widely held procurement cards in the industry and can be an effective, cost-saving alternative to initiating a check request or purchase requisition."

The cards are beneficial to suppliers as well. The most important advantage is that the vendor receives payment much more quickly than in the past, sometimes in as short a period as 2 or 3 days. Additionally, the supplier saves money by not having to issue and mail an invoice, and the supplier knows the creditworthiness of the customer before the transaction is even processed.

SEE ALSO *Just-in-Time Production*.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

DePaoli, Tom. Common Sense Purchasing: Hard Knock Lessons Learned From a Purchasing Pro. Sheboygan, Wis.: Apollo Solutions, February 2004.

Karpak, Birsen, Rammohan R. Kasuganti, and Erdooan Kumcu. "Are You Using Costly Outmoded Techniques to Purchase Materials?" Business Forum. Winter 2005.

MacLean, John R. "Services Need Strategy Too." *Purchasing.* 16 February 2006.

McCrea, Bridget. "Getting Paid Faster: Government Suppliers Receive Quicker Payments with Purchasing Cards." *Black Enterprise.* February 2006.

Paquette, Larry. The Sourcing Solution: A Step By Step Guide to Creating a Successful Purchasing Program. New York: Amacom, 2007.

"Purchasing Managers Are Rethinking Supply Chain Strategies to Combat Increasing Energy Costs." *Purchasing.* 17 November 2005.

Quayle, Michael. Purchasing and Supply Chain Management: Strategies and Realities. Hershey, Pa.: Idea Group, Inc., 2006.

Sollish, Fred, and John Semanik. *The Procurement and Supply Manager's Desk Reference*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Taylor, Nolan. "E commerce Can Level the Playing Field." Indianapolis Business Journal. 27 March 2006.

Visa. "Visa Purchasing Card." Available from: http://usa.visa. com/corporate/corporate solutions/payment/visa purchasing. html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Wisner, Joel D., and Keah Choon Tan. "Supply Chain Management and Its Impact on Purchasing." *Journal of* Supply Chain Management. Fall 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

Q

QUALITY CIRCLES

A quality circle is a participatory management technique that enlists the help of employees in solving problems related to their own jobs. Circles are formed of employees working together in an operation who meet at intervals to discuss problems of quality and to devise solutions for improvements. Quality circles have an autonomous character, are usually small, and are led by a supervisor or a senior worker. Employees who participate in quality circles usually receive training in formal problem-solving methods, such as brainstorming, Pareto analysis, and cause-andeffect diagrams, and are then encouraged to apply these methods either to specific or general company problems. After completing an analysis, they often present their findings to management and then handle implementation of approved solutions. (Pareto analysis, by the way, is named after the Italian economist, Vilfredo Pareto [1848 1923], who observed that 20 percent of Italians received 80 percent of the income thus the principle that most results are determined by a few causes.)

The interest of U.S. manufacturers in quality circles was sparked by dramatic improvements in the quality and economic competitiveness of Japanese goods in the post-World War II years. The emphasis of Japanese quality circles was on preventing defects from arising in the first place rather than through culling during postproduction inspection. Japanese quality circles also attempted to minimize the scrap and downtime that resulted from part and product defects. In the United States, the quality circle movement evolved to encompass the broader goals of cost reduction, productivity improvement, employee involvement, and problem-solving activities.

The quality circle movement, along with total quality control, while embraced in a major way in the 1980s, has largely disappeared or undergone significant transformations for reasons discussed below.

BACKGROUND

Quality circles were originally associated with Japanese management and manufacturing techniques. The introduction of quality circles in Japan in the postwar years was inspired by the lectures of W. Edwards Deming (1900 1993), a statistician for the U.S. government. Deming based his proposals on the experience of U.S. firms operating under wartime industrial standards. Noting that American management had typically given line managers and engineers about 85 percent of the responsibility for quality control and line workers only about 15 percent, Deming argued that these shares should be reversed. He suggested redesigning production processes to account more fully for quality control, and continuously educating all employees in a firm from the top down in quality control techniques and statistical control technologies. Quality circles were the means by which this continuous education was to take place for production workers.

Deming predicted that if Japanese firms adopted the system of quality controls he advocated, nations around the world would be imposing import quotas on Japanese products within 5 years. His prediction was vindicated. Deming's ideas became very influential in Japan, and he received several prestigious awards for his contributions to the Japanese economy.

The principles of Deming's quality circles simply moved quality control to an earlier position in the production

process. Rather than relying upon postproduction inspections to catch errors and defects, quality circles attempted to prevent defects from occurring in the first place. As an added bonus, machine downtime and scrap materials that formerly occurred due to product defects were minimized. Deming's idea that improving quality could increase productivity led to the development in Japan of the Total Quality Control (TQC) concept, in which quality and productivity are viewed as two sides of a coin. TQC also required that a manufacturer's suppliers make use of quality circles.

Quality circles in Japan were part of a system of relatively cooperative labor-management relations, involving company unions and lifetime employment guarantees for many full-time permanent employees. Consistent with this decentralized, enterprise-oriented system, quality circles provided a means by which production workers were encouraged to participate in company matters and by which management could benefit from production workers' intimate knowledge of the production process. In 1980 alone, changes resulting from employee suggestions resulted in savings of \$10 billion for Japanese firms and bonuses of \$4 billion for Japanese employees.

Active American interest in Japanese quality control began in the early 1970s, when the U.S. aerospace manufacturer Lockheed organized a tour of Japanese industrial plants. This trip marked a turning point in the previously established pattern, in which Japanese managers had made educational tours of industrial plants in the United States. Thereafter quality circles spread rapidly in the United States; by 1980, more than one-half of firms in the *Fortune* 500 had implemented or were planning to implement quality circles. To be sure, these were not installed uniformly everywhere but introduced for experimental purposes and later selectively expanded and also terminated.

In the early 1990s, the U.S. National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) made several important rulings regarding the legality of certain forms of quality circles. These rulings were based on the 1935 Wagner Act, which prohibited company unions and management-dominated labor organizations. One NLRB ruling found quality programs unlawful that were established by the firm, that featured agendas dominated by the firm, and addressed the conditions of employment within the firm. Another ruling held that a company's labor-management committees were in effect labor organizations used to bypass negotiations with a labor union. As a result of these rulings, a number of employer representatives expressed their concern that quality circles, as well as other kinds of labor-management cooperation programs, would be hindered. However, the NLRB stated that these rulings were not general indictments against quality circles and labor-management cooperation programs but were aimed specifically at the practices of the companies in question.

SILVER BULLETS AND MARKSMANSHIP

By the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century, quality circles are almost universally consigned to the dustbin of management techniques. James Zimmerman and Jamie Weiss, writing in *Quality*, summed the matter up as follows: "Quality and productivity initiatives have come and gone during the past few decades. The list of 'already rans' includes quality circles, statistical process control, total quality management, Baldrige protocol diagnostics, enterprise wide resource planning and lean manufacturing. Most have been sound in theory but inconsistent in implementation, not always delivering on their promises over the long run."

Nilewide Marketing Review expressed the same idea in similar words: "Management fads should be the curse of the business world as inevitably as night follows day, the next fad follows the last. Nothing more typifies the disastrous nature of this following so-called excellence than the example of quality circles. They rose to faddish heights in the late 80s presenting the so-called secret of Japanese companies and how American companies such as Lockheed used them to their advantage. Amid all the new consultancies and management articles, everyone ignored the fact Lockheed had abandoned them in 1978 and less than 12% of the original companies still used them."

Harvey Robbins and Michael Finley, in their book, *Why The New Teams Don't Work*, put it most bluntly: "Now, we know what happened to quality circles nationwide they failed, because they had no power and no one listened to them." Robbins and Finley cite the case of Honeywell which formed 625 quality circles but then, within 18 months, had abandoned 620 of them.

Japanese industry obviously embraced and applied quality circles (the idea of an American thinker) and QC has contributed to Japanese dominance in many sectors. If QC became a fad in the United States and failed to deliver, implementation was certainly one important reason, as Zimmerman and Weiss pointed out. U.S. adapters of QC may have seen the practice as a silver bullet and did not bother shooting straight. The reason why a succession of other no doubt sensible management techniques have also, seemingly, failed to get traction may be due to a tendency by modern management to embrace mechanical recipes for success without bothering to understand and to internalize them fully and to absorb their spirit.

REQUIREMENTS FOR SUCCESS

The problems of adaptation, which have caused quality circles to be abandoned, are made plain by a look at the conditions two experts think are necessary for the success

of quality circles. Ron Basu and J. Nevan Wright, in their book *Quality Beyond Six Sigma* (another quality management technique) specified seven conditions for successful implementation of quality circles. These are summarized below:

- 1. Quality circles must be staffed entirely by volunteers.
- 2. Each participant should be representative of a different functional activity.
- The problem to be addressed by the QC should be chosen by the *circle*, not by management, and the choice honored even if it does not visibly lead to a management goal.
- Management must be supportive of the circle and fund it appropriately even when requests are trivial and the expenditure is difficult to envision as helping toward real solutions.
- 5. Circle members must receive appropriate training in problem solving.
- The circle must choose its own leader from within its own members.
- Management should appoint a manager as the mentor of the team, charged with helping members of the circle achieve their objectives; but this person must not manage the QC.

"Quality circles have been tried in the USA and Europe, often with poor results," Basu and Wright write. "From our combined first-hand experience of quality circles in Australasia, the UK and Europe, South America, Africa, Asia and India, we believe that quality circles will work if [these] rules are applied." Any experienced manager, contemplating the rules shown above and the typical management environments in which he or she works or has worked in the past, will be able to discern quite readily why QC has not taken a firm hold in the U.S. environment.

Although quality circles have largely fallen out of favor in large organizations, their guiding principles may continue to be relevant for small-businesses owners. An important element of success, confirmed by Basu and Wright, is that QC must be practiced in an environment of trust and empowerment. Small-business owners are often in a better position to create the necessary conditions, and the benefits of quality circles are more apparent in a smaller setting. As the third edition (2008) of Small Business for Dummies notes in reference to quality circles, "The appeal of the problem-solving tool inherent in quality circles is the ageold theory that two heads are better than one. This is especially true when those two (or more) heads are focused on solving a specific problem, and especially when those heads bring different perspectives to the problem-solving table."

SEE ALSO Quality Control.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Basu, Ron, and J. Nevan Wright. *Quality Beyond Six Sigma*. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2003.
- Cole, Robert. Managing Quality Fads: How America Learned to Play the Quality Game. New York: Oxford University Press, 1999.
- "Imitate Excellence?" Nilewide Marketing Review. 23 October 2005.
- Robbins, Harvey, and Michael Finley. The New Why Teams Don't Work: What Goes Wrong and How to Make It Right. San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler Publishers, 2000.
- Tyson, Eric, and Jim Schell. *Small Business For Dummies*. 3rd ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.
- Zimmerman, James P., and Jamie Weiss. "Six Sigma's Seven Deadly Sins." *Quality*. January 2005. Available from: http://www.improvementandinnovation.com/features/articles/six sigma%E2%80%99s seven deadly sins. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

QUALITY CONTROL

Quality control is a methodology employed in manufacturing to prevent defects in manufactured products. Abbreviated as QC, the method has been implemented in a number of ways each of which has its own name and following. Quality control is typically associated with statistical approaches. Quality management has strong philosophical aspects based on the insight that quality is as much the result of management approaches as it is of specific activities. The modern quality movement is a fusion of American know-how originally developed at Bell Laboratories and Japanese enterprise and implementation.

The several waves of quality control methods that have swept U.S. manufacturing since the 1950s are almost unthinkable except against the backdrop of Japanese industry achieving a world-class reputation and thus producing stimulus. The movement is very closely associated with an American mathematician and physicist, W. Edwards Deming (1900–1993), although Deming was one of two prominent individuals who helped the Japanese forge their approaches to manufacturing; the other was Joseph M. Juran (1904–2008), a Rumanian immigrant to the United States. America's embrace of QC followed its successful application in Japan. Some type of statistical quality control is practiced in connection with most demanding manufacturing processes, but the more "qualitative" aspects of QC have never been wholeheartedly embraced.

ORIGINS

Modern quality control originated with Walter A. Shewhart (1891–1967), then working at Bell Telephone Laboratories. Shewhart devised a control chart named after him in 1923, and in 1931 he published his method in *Economic Control of Quality of Manufactured Product*. Shewhart's method was introduced at Western Electric Company's Hawthorn plant in 1926. Juran was one of the people trained in the technique. In 1928 he wrote a pamphlet titled *Statistical Methods Applied to Manufacturing Problems*, which was later incorporated into the *AT&T Statistical Quality Control Handbook*. In 1951 Juran published his very influential *Quality Control Handbook*.

Deming went to Japan to assist in the preparation of the 1951 Japanese Census. The Japanese Union of Scientists and Engineers (JUSE), having heard of Shewhart's techniques and knowing that Deming was an expert on statistical methods, invited Deming to lecture on statistical quality control. Deming gave a series of lectures in 1950 aimed at describing SQC and at motivating his audience of executives. He pointed out the link between quality, productivity, and potential gains in market share. He found an enthusiastic audience. JUSE also invited Juran to lecture in 1954 with similar success, but by that time Deming had achieved wide prominence in Japan. With the great success enjoyed by SQC in Japan, and through his own abilities as a teacher and promoter of quality control and related management approaches, Deming became the iconic figure in the field, the "father of quality control." (Later, JUSE established the prestigious Deming Prize for quality-related achievements by individuals and organizations.)

Japanese improvements in industrial performance eventually aroused interest in the United States in the early 1970s, led by Lockheed Corporation. Quality control then took on a life of its own in this country.

QUALITY CONTROL FUNDAMENTALS

Before the advent of statistical quality control, control was exercised by inspecting the output of manufacturing processes and removing defective items. The modern technique established an upstream method for detecting deviations from specified quality early detection used to trigger analysis of causes and then changes to manufacturing procedures.

SQC requires that the producer first identify several characteristics of a product to be measured, typically its dimensions, fit with other parts, smoothness, and reflectivity. Carefully conducted test runs are made first; every part is measured and its measurements are recorded. Upper and lower boundaries are set for every measurement from one or repeated test runs, with the idea that any part that falls within these boundaries conforms to

the product's quality standard. The center line between the boundaries is then used as a baseline for measurement. Once this quality standard is set, production can begin.

The quality control activity during production consists of taking samples from the run continuously, taking measurements on the samples immediately, and then plotting them rapidly on a Shewhart Chart. During production, measurements typically fall close to the center line, some above it, some below it, some on the center line. A certain amount of divergence is natural and cannot be avoided. So long as the plotted points are within the accepted boundaries, the product conforms to the quality standard. But SQC demands that if the plotted points begin to show a trend away from the center, rather than clustering randomly around it or, worse yet, begin to fall outside the boundaries in either direction then production must stop. The incoming raw material, the production machinery, and other inputs, such as lubricants, must next be examined to discover why results are trending in the wrong direction or fall outside the acceptable range.

SQC thus provides early warning that quality is deteriorating. When the method is applied strictly, production cannot resume until problems are detected and fixed, as shown by brief test runs. Needless to say, money is saved by preventing wasteful production of parts later, products that fail to fit, or parts that result in product failure in use. In aircraft and autos, such failures can mean injury and death and massive lawsuits. Corrective actions taken early improve the process as a whole. In due time they lead to better equipment designs.

The technique also lends itself to the gradual ratcheting up of quality. This is accomplished by setting "acceptable boundaries" more narrowly and then modifying the production process until the new quality goal is met. This, of course, may require substantial changes to the process or the raw materials used. In Deming's conceptualization of the process, quality is thus "designed in" rather than "inspected out." The concept of "continuous improvement" arose in such efforts to raise quality. Its downstream consequences are lower cost in production and in warranty service, advantages in pricing, and higher customer satisfaction, leading to brand loyalty and market share.

RELATED ISSUES, PRACTICES, AND MEASURES

Statistical quality control, as described above, is the fundamental description of quality control in the modern context. It is centered on measuring deviations from a norm and then taking actions to eliminate such deviations. But quality control, almost from the outset, came to be surrounded by what might be called a "cultural" radiation, namely management approaches, philosophies, and practices aimed at creating the right environment for a quality-driven industrial process. These radiations in part came from Japanese management culture (very different from U.S. practice), the ideas of Deming (which both influenced and reflected Japanese practice), and elaborations of Deming's ideas by others.

Deming, for instance, in his 1982 book *Out of the Crisis*, formulated "14 points for management" which generally urge greater collaboration of effort, a longer-range view, commitment to improvement, constancy of purpose, and humane treatment and involvement of people. Some of Deming's points were revolutionary (e.g., to cultivate a single supplier for a resource, to eliminate management by objectives, numerical goals, and annual reviews of employees) while others have been adopted, albeit not always in the spirit in which Deming proposed them (e.g., team approaches, continuous improvement). Deming also condemned managing for the short term, management mobility (job hopping), reliance on technology rather than real solutions, and running operations by available numbers rather than a feel for the whole.

JIT. Just-in-time (JIT) procurement, which is much facilitated by the selection of a single, well-qualified supplier, arose from Japanese practice aimed at taking cost out of inventory control while maintaining very high quality. Closely related to JIT is the practice of "supplier partnering," in which suppliers and their customers use the same quality standards.

TQM. Total Quality Management (TQM) was also a method promoted by Deming. TQM is a philosophy of management in which the operational elements are continuous quality improvement, quality circles, and strong management backing.

ISO 9000. ISO 9000 is yet another result of the "quality movement." It represents a series of standards developed by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) which defined, for different industrial operations, managerial and operational standards that, if followed, will produce high quality. Companies can obtain ISO 9000 certification by showing that they follow the standards ISO has laid out. This certification, then, can be used in advertising to inform the public that the company meets the ISO standard. The measure, of course, is somewhat indirect in that it guarantees certain practices, not necessarily what results from their use.

Lean Manufacturing. Lean manufacturing is a practice pioneered by Toyota and widely imitated. It is called "lean" because it attempts to achieve results with minimum input of labor, space, cost, and time. The method relies heavily on JIT, cross-trained and highly motivated employees, and equipment arrangements that both save space and also cluster related tooling in close proximity. Layouts and

arrangements are organized so that changes between production cycles can be accomplished swiftly. Lean manufacturing thus is well-suited to predictable production orders making a single item. Quality management is intense so that one-pass production is possible.

Six Sigma. Six Sigma is actually a quality goal in the achievement of which a variety of QC approaches may be applied. It was initially named by Motorola, and "six sigma" was achieved there. But the concept "developed legs" when Jack Welch, the larger-than-life ex-CEO of General Electric, adopted it at GE. So what is Six Sigma? It means production in which 1 million pieces made will have virtually no defects. "Sigma" is the Greek letter used to designate the standard deviation from a norm as measured in statistics. If every part of a 1 million production run is defective, the sigma measurement will be infinite. If 10 percent of parts are defective, sigma will be 2.8; with 1 percent defect, the sigma increases to 3.8. Thus the higher the sigma, the greater the perfection. A sigma of 6.0 is reached when defects are down to 3.4 items out of a million, representing 0.00034 percent in effect about as close to perfection as one can practically get. While Six Sigma is much discussed, it is not so much a method as the target of a QC effort or program.

Poka-yoke. The United States is not alone in generating evernew buzzwords to be used in quality control. A phrase from Japan is *poka-yoke*, meaning "avoid error." The coinage of a Toyota engineer, the concept refers to "designing in" methods of preventing mistakes. An example is a guard put on a drill press to stop the press before it drills too deep. The practice of *poka-yoke* lies in the identification of opportunities for "mistake proofing" and then actions to make them happen. This approach is one variant for defect correction after the statistical charts show that something is amiss.

STATUS AND FUTURE

The concept of quality control is very much present in the dominant management doctrines of the twenty-first century. Quality control in the modern sense has come a long way since its initial formulation in the 1920s and its widespread adaptation in the 1950s, first in Japan, then across the world. The statistical approach to quality control has become a routine part of many manufacturing processes; present-day textbooks and manuals on quality control, such as the 8th edition of *Quality Control* (2008) and the 8th edition of *Managing for Quality and Performance Excellence* (2010), are largely focused on learning and applying statistical methods to the problem of reducing defects and errors. Approaches such as Six Sigma demonstrate that the goals of statistical quality control are becoming ever-more ambitious.

Quality Control

The more managerial and people-oriented aspects of the quality movement have a spottier history and have produced a series of initiatives that have come, have gone, and have resurfaced in various guises. Ever-new labels indicate attempts to capture something evidently difficult to hold for long: "quality circles," "teaming," the "learning organization," "knowledge management," "empowerment," and the like. The social phenomenon appears to indicate that it is ultimately easier to produce defect-free gadgets than perfect humans.

SEE ALSO ISO 9000; Quality Circles; Total Quality Management (TQM).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Basu, Ron, and J. Nevan Wright. *Quality Beyond Six Sigma*. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2003.
- Besterfield, Dale H. *Quality Control.* 8th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2008.
- Brownhill, Mark. "Beyond Poka Yoke." Fabricating & Metalworking. February 2005. Available from: http://www.fandmmag.com/print/Fabricating and Metalworking/Beyond Poka Yoke Mistake Proofing in High Mix Machining/ 1\$793. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

- Evans, James R., and William M. Lindsay. Managing for Quality and Performance Excellence. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2010.
- International Organization for Standardization. Web site. Available from: http://www.iso.org/iso/home.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Irwin, Stephen. "ISO 9000 A Plus for Airports: Consultant Steve Irwin Offers Reasons Why Airports Can Benefit from a New Standard." *Airport Business.* March 2006. Available from: http://www.airportbiz.com/print/Airport Business Magazine/ISO 9000 A Plus For Airports/1\$5588. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Juran, Joseph M. Architect of Quality: The Autobiography of Joseph M. Juran. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.
- "The Life and Contributions of Joseph M. Juran." Carlson School of Management, University of Minnesota. Available from: http://www.csom.umn.edu/Page5340.aspx. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- Montgomery, Douglas C. Introduction to Statistical Quality Control. 6th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.
- "Real World Six Sigma." *Industrial Engineer*. September 2005. The W. Edwards Deming Institute. "Teachings." Available from: http://deming.org/index.cfm?content=66. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

R

RACIAL DISCRIMINATION

Racial discrimination is the practice of letting a person's race or skin color unfairly become a factor when deciding who receives a job, promotion, or other employment benefit. It most often affects minority individuals who feel they have been unfairly discriminated against in favor of a Caucasian (or white) individual, but there have been recent cases where whites have claimed that reverse discrimination has occurred that is, a minority received unfairly favorable treatment at the expense of a white individual.

Court rulings handed down through the years have determined that a company's responsibility not to discriminate based on race begins even before an individual is hired. Companies can be held liable if preemployment screening or testing is determined to be discriminatory, if applications ask unacceptable questions designed to screen for race, or if the overall selection process is deemed to be unfair. One of the main indicators that racial discrimination has occurred in the hiring process involves the qualifications of the job applicants. While a slight difference in qualifications between a minority and white candidate does not automatically indicate racial bias (if the lesser qualified white candidate is hired over the minority candidate), a substantial difference in qualifications has almost always been upheld by the courts as a sure sign of racial discrimination.

FEDERAL LAWS PROHIBIT DISCRIMINATION

Since the social unrest of the 1960s, the federal government has been actively involved in preventing racial discrimination in the workplace. The most important law

covering racial discrimination on the job is the Civil Rights Act of 1964 specifically, Title VII of that act, which strictly prohibits all forms of discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin in all aspects of employment. Written during a tumultuous period in U.S. history when many people expected the federal government to right social wrongs, the law was a monumental piece of legislation that changed the American employment landscape.

The law stated that it was unlawful for an employer to "fail or refuse to hire or to discharge any individual, or otherwise discriminate against any individual with respect to his compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of employment, because of such individual's race, color, religion, sex, or national origin." The law covers hiring, dismissals, compensation, and all other aspects of employment, while also covering actual employment opportunities that are available. Examples of racial discrimination that would fall under the scope of the act include:

- 1. An employee who alleges that his or her manager only promotes nonminority employees and keeps minorities in entry-level positions.
- 2. An employee who alleges that a manager or other person in power tells jokes or makes statements that are demeaning, insulting, or offensive to members of a minority group.
- 3. A manager who makes it clear that he or she believes in racial stereotypes by admitting that he or she refuses to promote a certain minority group because "all [members of that group] are lazy."

The law covers business with fifteen or more employees, and applies to all private, federal, state, and local employers.

In many states, businesses with fewer than fifteen employees face the same rules due to local or state statutes. In addition to the hiring provisions, the law dictates that employers cannot in any way limit or segregate employees based on race in any way that would adversely affect their chances at promotions. Businesses may use a *bona fide* seniority or merit system and measure performance and earnings based on a quantity or quality measuring system, and employers may use ability tests to determine the most qualified candidates for a job as long as the test does not discriminate racially in any way.

The 1964 law was significantly amended for the first time by the passage of the Civil Rights Act of 1991. The law was passed to override several Supreme Court decisions that had made it much more difficult for employees to prove that racial discrimination had occurred. One of the many changes of the 1991 law was that it closed a loophole in the 1964 act that also involved a Civil War-era statute known as 42 U.S.C. Section 1981. The Supreme Court had held that Section 1981 applied to hiring and sometimes to promotions but did not cover racial harassment that occurred in the workplace once a person was hired. The 1991 act stated that all racial discrimination was covered by U.S. law, including post-hire harassment.

The other major enhancement under the 1991 act involved monetary damages. Before the law was passed, employees who sued an employer for discrimination and won could only recover lost wages or salary, lost benefits, attorney fees, other legal costs, and the costs associated with reinstatement. The 1991 law stated that employees could also recover punitive monetary damages for pain and emotional suffering, mental anguish, future lost wages and benefits, and more. Those damages could only be collected if it was proven that the discrimination was intentional and there was clearly "malice" or "reckless indifference" exhibited, but this was a radical change from the previous legislation. To protect employers from overly large court settlements, the amount of punitive damages was capped at \$300,000 for certain cases of discrimination, although no caps apply in cases of ethnic or racial discrimination.

Other changes in the 1991 law involved employment practices that had a "disparate impact" on racial groups (that is, affected them more than white groups). These changes made it easier for a plaintiff to receive damages in cases where a discriminatory practice and a nondiscriminatory practice both played a part in a hiring or promotion decision, and allowed employees to challenge seniority systems that were put into place if the systems were later determined to be discriminatory. (In the past, workers could only sue at the time the system was first put into place.) Together, all of these changes made it easier for workers to prove discrimination claims, which increased the number of lawsuits nationwide.

Another update to antidiscrimination law was the 2009 passage of the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act. This act, passed in response to the Supreme Court ruling in *Ledbetter v. Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co.* (2007), amended the statute of limitations for bringing a discrimination claim against an employer. The Supreme Court had ruled in *Ledbetter* that the 180-day statute of limitations in the Civil Rights Act of 1964 began on the date when the pay was agreed upon. The 2009 act of Congress amended the Civil Rights Act so that the statute of limitations began at the date of the most recent paycheck. This act made it easier for victims of discrimination to bring equal-pay lawsuits.

THE EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPOR TUNITY COMMISSION

To oversee the federal civil rights legislation, a separate administrative body was created as part of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC), was created to enforce laws that prevent discrimination based on race, sex, color, religion, national origin, disability, or age when hiring, firing, or promoting employees. Four categories of people by race, color, sex, and creed were given "protected status" under the law, which was to be upheld by the EEOC. The commission is an independent regulatory body that has the power to launch investigations, file lawsuits, and create programs to eliminate discrimination.

The EEOC has been a controversial organization throughout its history. Liberal politicians believe that the agency was long overdue and that it is absolutely imperative that the agency be proactive in identifying and fighting discrimination in the courts, while conservatives believe that the organization is an example of "big government" that intrudes far too deeply into citizens' lives. The agency's strong enforcement of affirmative action policies (which actively seek to promote minorities over equally qualified whites in order to address past discrimination) has been its most controversial action, as many Americans oppose affirmative action.

Even with political opposition, the EEOC continues to be effective in fighting racial discrimination. In fiscal year 2008 alone, for instance, the EEOC obtained more than \$124 million in benefits for complainants through settlement and conciliation (excluding litigation awards). Litigation awards accounted for another \$102 million in fiscal year 2008.

STEPS TAKEN BY EMPLOYERS TO END DISCRIMINATION

Because racial discrimination can have adverse consequences for a company including lower morale, a divided workplace, expensive lawsuits, and public embarrassment some companies take highly visible steps to curtail discrimination

in the workplace. These include in-house workshops and training sessions on racial sensitivity and diversity in the workplace, training on employment laws, and adopting strict new rules against discrimination.

Many other companies only become active when prodded by events and circumstances. In November 2000, the Coca-Cola Company agreed to settle a racial discrimination suit by paying a penalty of \$192.5 million. Sara Lee Corporation was forced to make a large cash settlement to a former employee who claimed that he was the butt of racist jokes and disparaging remarks, and that he was even forced to view a noose hanging in his workplace. In addition to the cash settlement, the amount of which was confidential, Sara Lee also agreed to establish training programs to raise awareness of the company's antidiscrimination policies.

To make sure that it is on the cutting edge of preventing racial discrimination, IBM has established individual employee task forces for almost every group that is employed by the huge company, including men, women, African Americans, Hispanics, Asians, Native Americans, gays and lesbians, and disabled persons. The groups, which are established at many of the company's offices, meet regularly to discuss diversity and workplace concerns. This represents an extreme example of the steps companies are taking to prevent discrimination, but actions of this type are becoming more common.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

Affirmative action is a controversial policy intended to counteract racial discrimination. West's Encyclopedia of American Law defines affirmative action as referring "to both mandatory and voluntary programs intended to affirm the civil rights of designated classes of individuals by taking positive actions to protect them." In other words, affirmative action actively promotes the interest of minorities over the white majority in order to correct past discrimination. For example, in a situation where a test is required before starting a particular job or to earn a promotion, minorities may be given preference over nonminorities for that job or promotion even though they score lower on the test than the nonminority worker. While this may seem wrong to some people, those who support affirmative action argue that past acts of discrimination have been so blatant that extraordinary steps are required to overcome those acts. At the start of the twenty-first century, however, affirmative action programs were under fire in the United States, with numerous court challenges occurring across the country.

One effect of affirmative action has been an increase in "reverse discrimination" lawsuits, in which nonminority workers allege that they have been discriminated against. In situations where companies have used affirmative action to help undo decades of blatant discrimination, white

workers have become upset over being passed over for jobs and promotions. They claim that, if it is unfair not to hire a qualified worker just because he or she is a minority, then it should be equally unfair not to hire a qualified worker just because he or she is white. White employees have argued that, even though they have higher qualifications, experience, and skill, they are being passed over for jobs in favor of less-qualified candidates who are minorities.

In response to reverse discrimination lawsuits involving affirmative action programs, courts have recognized the need to overcome past racial bias but have also sided with the white workers in many cases. For example, in an attempt to redress past problems, a public university ruled that women and minorities would no longer have to take a test to qualify for a special employment program. As a result, for 9 years, every job opening in the program went to a woman or a minority, even though white males represented half of the applicant pool. When the university's program was challenged in a lawsuit brought by white males, the courts ruled that the test exemption ensured that "the sole purpose of the affirmative action plan was to circumvent a lawful ... preference program" and that the exemption violated Title VII because it caused white men to be excluded from the job in question. The school was forced to pay \$113,000 to settle the case and correct the reverse discrimination.

In two cases decided in 2003, the Supreme Court indicated a continuing shift in its thinking about affirmative action without an outright declaration that affirmative action programs were unconstitutional. In Grutter v. Bollinger, the Court upheld the University of Michigan Law School's use of race in making admissions decisions. However, in Gratz v. Bollinger, the Court ruled that the University of Michigan's undergraduate admissions policy, which awarded extra points to racial minorities, was an unconstitutional violation of the Equal Protection clause of the Fourteenth Amendment. In its 2006 ruling in Parents Involved in Community Schools v. Seattle School District No. 1, the Supreme Court struck down the Seattle school district's race-based system of assigning students to public schools, indicating that schools and employers would have an increasingly difficult time meeting the Court's "strict scrutiny" test for accepting racial classifications by government agencies.

RACIAL DISCRIMINATION TRENDS

While advances have been made to improve race relations, there is statistical evidence to suggest that racial discrimination in the workplace is still commonplace and might even be getting worse rather than better. Charges of racial discrimination brought to the EEOC rose by 12 percent between 2006 and 2007, from 27,238 to 30,510. The wage gap between white and black workers is also a persistent

feature of U.S. society. In 2006 the median annual earnings of African American men were only 72.1 percent of the median earnings for white men; for African American women the figure was even lower: 63.6 percent. These figures represent a decrease from 1999, the peak year for African American incomes, when African American men earned 80.6 percent of what white men earned, and African American women earned 65 percent. Unemployment statistics tell a similar story. In March 2010 the unemployment rate for whites was 9.3 percent, whereas it was 16.6 percent for African Americans.

SEE ALSO Affirmative Action.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Belton, Robert, et al. *Employment Discrimination Law: Cases and Materials on Equality in the Workplace.* 7th ed. 2008
 Supplement. West, 2008.
- Blank, Rebecca M., Marilyn Dabady, and Constance F. Citro. *Measuring Racial Discrimination*. Washington, D.C.: National Academies Press, 2004.
- Contini, Peter. "How to Protect Your Office from Discrimination Claims." *Real Estate Weekly.* 15 March 2006. Duffy, Shannon P. "Reverse Discrimination' Verdict Upheld." *Legal Intelligencer.* 17 April 2006.
- "Institutional Racism, Part II: Race, Skill, and Hiring in U.S. Cities." *Nation's Cities Weekly.* 19 June 2000.
- Moss, Philip I., and Chris Tilly. Stories Employers Tell: Race, Skill and Hiring in America (Multi City Study of Inequality). New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2001.
- National Archives and Records Administration. "The Civil Rights Act of 1964 and the Equal Opportunity Employment Commission." Available from: http://www.archives.gov/education/lessons/civil rights act/. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- "Reports of Racism at Work Increasing." Raleigh News & Observer. 11 December 2000.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Employment Status of the Civilian Population by Race, Sex, and Age." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.t02.htm. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Fiscal Year 2008 Performance and Accountability Report." Available from: http://archive.eeoc.gov/abouteeoc/plan/par/2008/index. html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.
- "The Wage Gap, by Gender and Race." *infoplease.* Available from: http://www.infoplease.com/ipa/A0882775.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

REBATES

Rebates, widely known as refunds, are a popular tool used by businesses to promote their products and services. Rebates are distinct from coupons and other forms of discounting in that they reimburse a customer for part of the purchase price following, rather than at the time of, the sale. By offering consumers cash back on the purchase price, rebates provide an incentive to buy a particular product.

Rebating evolved from the marketing technique of offering coupons. They were initially offered by producers of grocery-store goods and subsequently by manufacturers of nonfood items. Currently, businesses making use of rebates are diverse and include the manufacturers of health and beauty aids, household and office supplies, and small and large appliances, as well as automakers, wine and liquor manufacturers, and segments of the computer industry.

The cash amounts these companies offer their customers is similarly wide-ranging; some rebates of less than a dollar are offered, while other rebates on "big ticket" items such as automobiles have reached several thousand dollars. The size of the rebate offered depends on the base retail price, the nature of the product being promoted, and the number of goods backed up in the production pipeline.

HOW REBATES WORK

A rebate is created when a manufacturer offers a rebate to all who purchase its product. Typically the offer carries an expiration date of 6 to 8 months. The purchaser completes a form provided by the manufacturer and mails it along with any other items the manufacturer may require, such as a cash-register receipt or the Universal Product Code (UPC) snipped from the packaging to the address specified on the form.

Most commonly, the purchaser sends the rebate form and related "proof of purchase" items not to the manufacturer but to one of several large clearinghouses hired by the manufacturer to handle these transactions. The clearinghouse then processes the form and sends the purchaser a check in the manufacturer's name, usually within 4 to 8 weeks from the time the purchaser mails in the required information.

Companies use a number of means to get their rebate forms into the hands of customers. Many companies supply a pad of tear-off rebate forms to the stores selling their products; others print the form directly on the packaging or on a tag hanging from the merchandise. To announce the rebate offer and distribute the forms, companies may also place advertisements in newspapers and magazines and on the Internet, utilize home mailers, and place ads in the myriad refunders' newsletters developed by consumers to avail themselves of these offers. In addition, companies frequently use television and radio advertisements to publicize their rebate promotions. There are several Internet sites, such as Ebates.com, MrRebates.com, and RebatePlace.com, that direct consumers to rebate offers. Jillian Badanes discussed this new trend in rebating in her 2009 article about Ebates.com. When consumers set up an account with Ebates.com they gain access to rebates for products from companies that have also set up an account on the company's Web site. As consumers utilize these rebates their refunds are automatically deposited into their Ebates.com account. This system coincides with the general trend toward online rebate submissions, which reduces the possibility of human error in the rebate process and leads to greater customer satisfaction.

PROS AND CONS

Rebates are highly attractive to most consumers. They provide a partial and tax-free cash reimbursement for their purchases; the Internal Revenue Service views rebates as a reduction in the price paid for a product, rather than as income. For manufacturers, rebating provides numerous advantages: it induces prospective customers to try their products; it boosts company sales and visibility; it relieves problems of excess inventory; and it attracts interest from retailers, who often help promote the offer and expand the shelf space allotted to the manufacturer's goods accordingly. Rebate promotions can thus help a company increase its leverage with retailers and develop brand loyalty and repeat business among consumers over the long run. Indeed, a study conducted by United Marketing Services (UMS) found that rebates are an effective means of establishing product awareness with consumers. In addition, the information consumers provide on rebate forms can be used to target future promotions.

As rebates have increased in popularity, however, several common problems have emerged. For example, many companies have experienced problems honoring their rebate offers, largely due to an inability to keep up with demand. In fact, some companies offer rebates with the knowledge that only a small percentage of consumers bother to take advantage of them. Collecting on a rebate takes some trouble and concentration; consumers are forgetful, mislay the rebate coupon or the proof of purchase, and thus pay a bonus for the product. Companies relying on such probabilities sometimes fail to anticipate the level of interest the product or the rebate may generate; they plan rebate processing poorly, produce long delays, lose good will and may even run out of money. This problem may be abating as more business move to online fulfillment of rebates.

Due to the frequent mix-ups and delays that have historically been associated with rebate processing, some consumers now tend to view rebate offers as a sleazy marketing tactic. This means that fewer consumers will base their purchase decisions on the availability of a rebate. Experts note that consumers can increase their chances of receiving rebates due by sending all the documentation requested in the rebate offer; keeping copies of all forms and receipts; checking on the status of overdue rebates with the company; and reporting any problems to the Federal

Trade Commission, the Better Business Bureaus, or the state attorneys general. Finally, experts advise consumers never to buy anything just for the rebate.

SEE ALSO Coupons; Discount Sales.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adhikari, Richard. "Verizon Can't Give Away Palm Devices Fast Enough." *E Commerce Times.* 2 April 2010. Available from: http://www.ecommercetimes.com/story/69684.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Badanes, Jillian. "Ebates.com Links Shoppers, Store Sites." Washington Times. 14 September 2009. Available from: http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/sep/14/ebatescom connects shoppers store sites/?feat=home headlines. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Davis, Douglas D., and Edward L. Millner. "Rebates, Matches, and Consumer Behavior." Southern Economic Journal. October 2005.

Estelami, Hooman. *Marketing Turnarounds: A Guide to Surviving Downturns and Rediscovering Growth.* Indianapolis, Ind.: Dog Ear Publishing, 2009.

Kandra, Anne. "Rebate, Rebate, Who's Got the Rebate?" PC World. July 2000.

Royal, Leslie E. "Reap the Rebates." *Black Enterprise.* July 2000. Steve, Smith. *How to Sell More Stuff: Promotional Marketing That Really Works.* Chicago, Ill.: Dearborn Trade Publishing, 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

RECIPROCAL MARKETING

Reciprocal marketing describes a situation in which two businesses promote each other in order to gain a mutual benefit. Such marketing, common in the tourism industry, emerged in a new form in the 1990s and continued in the 2010s in electronic retail. In the online business world, reciprocal marketing is also known as reciprocal linking: the most common application involves placing links on another company's Web site. A similar concept for Internet businesses is affiliate marketing, which occurs when one of the businesses involved in a reciprocal marketing arrangement pays the other for traffic or sales generated through a link. In the brick-and-mortar business world, reciprocal marketing is more commonly known as co-op marketing, cross-promotion, or collaborative marketing.

Reciprocal marketing is equally popular among small, entrepreneurial Web sites and large, well-established ones. Writing in *Entrepreneur*, Melissa Campanelli described reciprocal marketing as "a reliable strategy employed by the most innovative dotcoms." The sponsored links on sites such as Google.com are a high-profile example of the use of reciprocal marketing by the Internet's largest and busiest

Web sites, but the use of reciprocal marketing can be seen on the Web sites of businesses of all sizes. As it is a no- or lowcost option, reciprocal marketing is particularly popular among small businesses and Internet start-ups.

Reciprocal marketing offers a number of potential benefits for small-business owners. For example, it helps reduce the cost of attracting new customers, adds value to customers' shopping experience, and is inexpensive to implement compared with many traditional marketing schemes. As Hollis Thomases explained in an article for the Baltimore Business Journal, the key to successful reciprocal marketing is to find the right partners. The most suitable companies will be complementary in terms of philosophy, product line, and brand image. SEO Made Simple: Strategies For Dominating The World's Largest Search Engine, a 2009 book on strategies for generating greater Web traffic notes that "When you're developing reciprocal links, seek out Web sites that are contextually relevant to yours. In other words, if your site is about clothing, seek out other sites dedicated to apparel. These sites will tend to have similar content (keywords) as your site embedded in title tags, body copy, on-page links, and so on. Google favors links from sites that share the same or similar theme as your Web site, increasing the value of each incoming link." Reciprocal links can increase a Web site's traffic by maximizing search-engine hits. In addition, reciprocal linking often lasts longer than other forms of advertising.

While small-business owners can find potential partners for reciprocal marketing arrangements through traditional forms of networking, such as attending conferences, the use of online networking has become an increasingly popular trend. Social networking sites such as Facebook and MySpace have made reciprocal marketing even easier for independent artists and small businesses. As one discussion posting on Facebook noted, reciprocal marketing "is very simple. You send me an article about your business and I will post it on my blog. In return I will send you an article about my business and you will post it on your blog. We will both benefit from broadening our audience. There is no guarantee of sales, but it is free advertising and gives us a chance to make new connections." One expert recommends that before approaching potential partners, it is helpful to define the value your site has to offer.

Although reciprocal marketing is a valuable way for e-businesses to grow, Internet entrepreneurs should not depend on reciprocal marketing as their only form of promotion. There is also the danger of putting up too many links offering alternatives and discounts. In addition to cluttering a Web site and confusing customers, including too many links might cause traffic to leave the owner's site before making a purchase.

SEE ALSO Banner Advertisements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Campanelli, Melissa. "Give and Take: Why It Pays to Partner Up on Your Marketing Efforts." *Entrepreneur*. March 2001. Available from: http://www.africansisters.com/smallbusiness/Your Business/e biz article/04622.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Fleischner, Michael H., et al. SEO Made Simple: Strategies For Dominating The World's Largest Search Engine. Scotts Valley, Calif.: CreateSpace, 2009.

Fyall, Alan. *Tourism Marketing*. Clevedon; Buffalo: Channel View Marketing, 2005.

Nucifora, Alf. "Get Creative and Form That Marketing Partnership." *Orlando Business Journal.* 26 January 2001. Available from: http://www.nucifora.com/art 155.html. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

"Reciprocal Marketing." *Reciprocal Marketing.* Available from: http://www.reciprocalmarketing.biz/. Retrieved April 8, 2010.

Thomases, Hollis. "Strategic Partnerships Drive Success on Internet." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 24 March 2000.

Zyman, Sergio, and Armin Brott. *The End of Advertising as We Know It.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

RECORD RETENTION

Record retention refers to the storage of records no longer active. Depending on the industry a small business is in, how long a record is active or how long it should be retained varies. Some records, such as birth and marriage certificates, discharge papers from the armed services, naturalization papers, wills, property titles, insurance policies, and other important records are typically held for life by individuals. Such vital documents are also generally available from where they were generated. They may be held as hard copies or in virtual files ready to be printed and dispatched upon request. Businesses retain financial records for tax reasons or to maintain historical information; certain other records must be kept because it is required by law. Records typically fall into four categories: those securing property such as titles or shares; those that mark certain crucial events such as business incorporations; those used for assessing operations; and those collected or retained in compliance with government regulation.

For the small business, retention of financial records on income, expenses, and withholdings and payment of taxes are those most commonly retained. Under Internal Revenue Service (IRS) guidelines, these should be held for at least 3 years or until the statute of limitations on an IRS audit expires.

Important legal records are normally retained as documents, but may also be held as both hard copies and virtual

copies, such as on Internet storage space, in an external hard drive, or on a server. By contrast, many types of business records, such as accounts receivable and payable, client histories, employee reviews, and inventory spreadsheets, may all be stored and accessed from a virtual file for as long as the business owner deems appropriate. In 1997 the IRS issued new rulings related to storage of business records, essentially approving of the practice of virtual file storage if such storage is accompanied by appropriate safeguards.

TYPES OF RECORDS

Businesses generate three main kinds of records: income, expenses, and capital expenditures. Income includes the revenue from sales of products or services, including both cash receipts and the collection of receivables. Expenses include cash disbursements and accounts payable that cover all operating expenses. These records should be maintained continuously, and certain bookkeeping programs make this extremely simple by updating themselves based on a predetermined schedule designed by the business owner or manager, or whenever the user manually updates with just the click of a mouse. Two of these programs are Avanquest and QuickBooks. Regardless of the brand of software the business owner uses to balance the books, he or she will always want to have downloaded the most recent versions as this will allow for updates in tax codes for the federal and state governments to be applied to any accounting.

In terms of expenses, the records must not only prove that an expense was incurred but also show how it was related to business. This is particularly important in the case of meals and entertainment expenses, for which the records must indicate the date, place, amount, and purpose of the expenses, as well as the type of business relationship with the person entertained. When filing taxes, these numbers must be exact for the purposes of a potential IRS audit and for determining exactly the amount of deductions to take. Companies filing on a quarterly basis will have an easier time tracking down all these expense records and will be able to archive them more quickly. While it is always a good idea to keep these records on hand for as long as possible, it is equally important to ensure that copies are kept in the office of a CPA or tax attorney.

It is also important for small-business owners to keep records for major capital purchases to determine depreciation for tax purposes. These records must include the date and place of purchase, a complete description of the item, the amount paid, how it was purchased, and the date when it was put into service for the business. Keeping these basic business records enables business owners to track their progress, identify problems, and take advantage of all possible tax deductions.

Small businesses that employ people other than the owner or partners are required by the IRS to keep detailed

payroll records. In fact, there are a total of twenty different types of records that must be kept for income tax withholding, FICA (Social Security) tax withholding, and FUTA (federal unemployment) taxes. These records which include employees' names, addresses, and Social Security numbers, the amount and date of wages paid and withheld, and the amount of each type of tax paid, among other things must be retained for at least 4 years from the time the relevant taxes were due or were paid, whichever was later. Experts also recommend that small businesses keep careful records regarding any automobile, life, fire, health, and other insurance coverage they hold. These records should list policy numbers and carriers, amounts of premiums and dates paid, and information on claims.

A variety of government requirements for record storage exist for specific cases. Under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, which enacted accounting and auditing reforms for publicly traded companies, record retention requirements relating to all manner of insider dealings has imposed new costs on public companies, including stringent requirements to safeguard electronic records. Companies that work as federal contractors are bound by employment rules similar to those of the federal government itself and must retain records on hiring, firing, and other personnel actions not least, resumes received over the Internet. Environmental regulations require record keeping on process effluents and hazardous waste disposal events. Recordkeeping regulations also apply under the Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA). Keeping up with all the rules is difficult for the small-business owner unless he or she carefully reads the industry's trade publications which typically report changes in such rules. A sensible alternative is simply to retain all records related to money, people, property, safety, technology, law, and the environment.

OSHA AND THE SEC

A 2010 Safety.BLR.com article stated, "Most employers with eleven or more workers, including part-time, temporary, or seasonal employees, at any establishment at any time during the year must prepare and maintain records of all occupational fatalities, injuries, and illnesses." While businesses in certain industries will not have to worry about this, it is best to check with OSHA or a local OSHA-approved subsidiary to find out if a given company needs to concern itself with this kind of record keeping and retention. Those who must comply and track such employee records will need to use "The OSHA 300 Log, OSHA 301 Incident Report, and OSHA 300A Summary forms." In addition, these forms and documents must be kept up to date after all, an OSHA audit can occur anytime.

The Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) has set up some guidelines and regulations for the retention of electronic records. Randolph Kahn and Barclay Blair, in their 2009 book *Information Nation: Seven Keys to Information Management Compliance*, give a basic idea of what the mission of these regulations is. "The key element of the storage system used to comply with the regulation is that it must protect the integrity, accuracy, authenticity, and accessibility of electronic records." Kahn and Blair discuss elements that a system must have in order to be trustworthy while also meeting the demands of the SEC. These elements include the use of electronic storage in a format that cannot be written over, and in a format that cannot be erased over any period of time.

RECORD RETENTION USING CLOUD COMPUTING

Cloud computing is a type of online hosting that is bought and sold on demand. Those who use it for record retention will generally use a type of cloud computing known as Software as a Service (SaaS). Entrepreneurs can use cloud computing to access any of their retained records at anytime from anywhere. Cloud computing offers the distinct advantage of being managed by the cloud computing provider, which means a business owner or manager needs nothing more than his or her own computer and an Internet connection to check up on data. It also means that records on the cloud can be accessed from a handheld device such as a Blackberry, iPhone, or HTC. In Tim Lohman's 2010 article, "Managing the Cloud," he discusses the importance of understanding security levels when using cloud computing systems for record retention. Lohman quotes Robert Yue, the HP software and solutions manager who states, "The cloud raises risks that some service providers may not address. For example, a cloud service provider's logging and record retention schemes may not meet company-specific regulatory obligations, which may cause an organization to fail a security audit. Many cloud service providers offer no service level agreements. That means companies have no guarantees about data availability, privacy, or data protection." Lohman adds, "A myriad of standards need to be supported, such as ISO 27001 for information security, ISO 9000 for quality, compliance to privacy laws, the introduction of ITIL for the operations and quality of service. To do this, IT mangers must implement a robust governance structure."

While cloud computing for retaining records offers many advantages, especially where accessibility is concerned, the business owner will need to hire an experienced IT expert who is just as available as the cloud computing system being used. Before making any final decisions about using this or any other virtual platform, small-business owners should consider a consultation with an IT analyst to make sure they need this kind of system and what its pros and cons are for their venture.

RECORD RETENTION FOR E MAILS

The legal ramifications for small businesses and large corporations that do not abide by the regulations for email correspondence can be quite severe, so it is important to know the rules for this form of record retention.

Probably the best first step for the small-business owner is to hire an IT professional who is well-versed in all of the current laws for archiving e-mail communications, networks in which e-mails are sent and received, and what options are available and acceptable based on the laws and guidelines of legal compliance. The experienced IT person who has a seasoned history of working with business networks and servers will be able to offer the business owner a variety of options that will still maintain legal compliance.

Good record retention on a network server is also good for organization of information. This means that it helps manage files and e-mails for the good of the company's record management system while also organizing records for in the most efficient manner possible to avoid litigation. Since courts can hold a company in contempt or charge it with spoliation (the withholding of information, which can be considered contempt of court), it is best to design a company policy that maintains e-mail records for 180 days or more. This is asking a lot for firms that use e-mail all day every day. For those who can only retain e-mails on a server for 30 days because of the amount of space that is being used, moving e-mails that are 31 days old and older onto a separate storage device may be best. Not having any record at all of an important e-mail could be evidence in a lawsuit that puts the small business in a most precarious situation.

SEE ALSO Internal Revenue Service Audits; Sarbanes-Oxley.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baldas, Tresa. "New Federal Web Hiring Rule May Trigger More Bias Suits." *Recorder.* 7 December 2005.

Hood, Bill. "Record Retention and E mail." *ABA Banking Journal*. December 2005.

Kahn, Randolph, and Barclay Blair. *Information Nation: Seven Keys to Information Management Compliance.* 2d ed. Indianapolis, Ind.: Wiley Publishing, 2009.

Kavur, Jennifer. "Developing and Managing E mail Archiving Policies." *Network World.* 9 April 2010. Available from: http://www.networkworld.com/news/2010/040910 developing and managing e mail archiving.html?hpg1=bn.

Lohman, Tim. "Managing the Cloud." *ComputerWorld.* 5 April 2010. Available from: http://www.computerworld.com.au/article/341799/managing cloud/?fp=4&fpid=1398720840.

Occhipinti, Christina. "'Junk Drawer' Finances: Service Affords Individuals Chance to Clean Up Record Keeping." Westchester County Business Journal. 23 January 2006.

"OSHA 300 Forms: Recordkeeping and Access." Safety.BLR.com. 5 March 2010. Available from: http://safety.blr.com/news.aspx? id=115534. Pinson, Linda. Keeping the Books: Basic Record Keeping and Accounting for the Successful Small Business. Chicago, Ill.: Dearborn Trade Publishing, 2004.

"Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) Record Keeping." *Environs.* September 2005.

Rittinghouse, John. Cloud Computing: Implementation, Management, and Security. Boca Raton, Fla.: CRC Press, 2009.

Schwartz, Ephraim. "New Regulations Loom Large in 2006 The Compliance Juggernaut Rolls on, Requiring IT to Address Privacy, Data Retention, and Product Lifecycle Issues." *InfoWorld.* 2 January 2006.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

RECYCLING

Beginning in the mid-1960s and growing alongside the environmental movement, recycling became an important aspect of municipal waste management and symbolic of personal actions to help clean up the environment. In earlier times, various kinds of recycling took place; they consisted in diverting products from the waste stream before discard. Boy and Girl Scout troops collected old newspapers to raise funds as those old enough may still remember. Beer, sodas, and milk moved in returnable glass bottles; and because most of these containers finally broke in centralized facilities like bottling plants, the residues were also collected and sold to glass companies. During World War II the government solicited metals, and the public set these aside to help the war effort. Finally, automobiles that had reached their final hour were recycled, as they still are, in scrapyards by far the most massive consumer products, alongside appliances, thus disposed.

According to the Online Etymology Dictionary, the word "environment" was first used in its current sense in 1956. It did not become a household word until the 1960s. Long before that time, however, recycling was a major industrial activity carried out for economic reasons but under different names: in metals it was the scrap trade, in paper the waste paper trade in two branches newsprint gathered by volunteers and cardboard gathered from offices and warehouses. There was also a trade in broken glass ("cullet"), in rags, and in waste oil. Farmers collected restaurant wastes to feed to pigs and recycled the fertilizer value of farm animal wastes as manure. Farm and garden wastes have always been composted. None of these activities has changed and, in fact, are the recipients of wastes today extracted from the municipal waste stream. Certain forms of recycling, however, are relatively new. They include reprocessing of auto tires into rubber, synthetic fuels, or paving materials; the recovery of lead from batteries; plastics recycling; and relatively experimental methods of converting organic wastes to fuel ("bio diesel"). Then, as still today, manufacturing wastes were either immediately recycled if suitable or used for fuel to power production activities common in wood- and fiber-using operations.

MUNICIPAL SOLID WASTE RECYCLING

The movement toward municipal solid waste (MSW) recycling was probably sparked by the introduction of steel cans to package soft drinks and beer in 1953. These containers made a contrast with the returnable bottle, at that time still the dominant mode of beverage packaging; cans did not bear a deposit and were soon littering roads. Keep America Beautiful (KAB), a business-sponsored organization, began operation in 1953 as well and attempted to persuade the public not to litter. KAB's most memorable ad image was the Native American chief with the tear in his eye sad over the despoliation of the countryside. The public noticed that packaging was proliferating and turning into a form of marketing, and that solid waste tonnage was growing more rapidly than population. The "throwaway" society was born. In 1965 the first federal law on solid waste, the Solid Waste Disposal Act, passed Congress, coinciding with the introduction of aluminum beverage containers that year. Amended versions of the act gave recycling more and more prominence until the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) of 1976 made recycling of MSW a national policy. However, RCRA had no mandatory provisions. With the exception of mandatory deposit bills at the state level and local laws mandating separate collection of recyclables from waste, recycling at the national level continued in the twenty-first century as an injunction rather than as a regulatory program.

Quantitative Trends. Based on data from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) in 2009, MSW generation was 250 million tons in 2008, of which 176.4 million tons (75%) was in the form of potentially recoverable materials. Of this subtotal 33.2 percent was recovered for recycling in 2008, most of it in the form of paper (71%, or 4.2 million tons). The bulk of recovered paper was in the form of what the EPA calls "office-type paper". Of all MSW, about 31 percent was paper and board, 13.2 percent yard trimmings, 12.7 food scraps, 12 percent plastics, 8.4 percent metals, 7.9 percent rubber, leather, and textiles, 6.6 percent wood, and 4.9 percent glass.

In 2008 60.8 million tons of waste were recovered for recycling, and 22.1 million tons were recovered for composting, for a total of 82.9 million tons of waste recovered for reuse before hitting the landfill. In addition, 31.6 million tons of waste was considered "combustion with energy recovery"; this includes energy left off during mass

burning of solid waste, and any fuels derived from refuse. The EPA noted that in 2008, "Recycling and composting 83 million tons of MSW saved 1.3 quadrillion Btu of energy, the equivalent of more than 10.2 billion gallons of gasoline."

The 2009 EPA report stated, "While solid waste generation has increased, from 3.66 to 4.50 pounds per person per day between 1980 and 2008, the recycling rate has also increased from less than 10 percent of MSW generated in 1980 to over 33 percent in 2008. Disposal of waste to a landfill has decreased from 89 percent of the amount generated in 1980 to 54 percent of MSW in 2008." The upward trend can be noticed uniformly across the first decade of the twenty-first century, and many feel that this can be attributed to a newfound concern about the health of the planet and the long-term effects of poor environmental choices. In 1980 89 percent of all waste generated ended up in landfills across the country. In the EPA's 2009 report, that percentage had fallen to just 54 percent in 2008.

INDUSTRIAL RECYCLING

Commercial recycling, as distinct from industrial recycling, tends to be reported as part MSW, which EPA defines as consisting of residential, commercial, and institutional sources. Commercial operations in which bulk packaging is routinely handled have always routinely collected corrugated board for sale to waste paper dealers: it is the highest grade of waste paper available and demand for it tends to be fairly steady. With the radical spike in environmental consciousness that spurred the green movement in the twentyfirst century, offices have also participated in occasional programs of collecting waste paper used in business operations. Not only is this practice good for the environment, it is also good for corporate relations (many vendors and buyers only want to work with environmentally responsible firms) as well as marketing a company (consumers support companies that care for their childrens' futures by caring for the planet). These recycling programs have had a mixed history, intensifying in times of high waste paper prices and slacking off in others. Unlike corrugated collection systems, which are strongly institutionalized and integrated into operations, employee programs in which two separate waste cans are used, one for paper, one for all other waste, require constant management attention. Such attention is not always sustained, with the result that programs fade away until once more reinstituted with a new initiative.

Like cardboard recovery in retail and warehousing operations, industrial recycling is strongly supported by economic motives and is hence both routine and well-managed. In industry recycling takes three basic forms: 1) reuse of production wastes in the course of normal operations; 2) use of scrap as the principal or only raw material input; and 3) the reuse of postconsumption waste products.

In the first case, reusing production wastes, the waste may be trimmings or residues from production runs which are simply collected and reintroduced at the beginning of the process. An example might be a forging operation in which defective forgings are simply remelted. Another distinct instance is an operation which uses a portion of its raw materials, namely a waste product, as a fuel. An example is a saw mill that collects wood bark in debarking operations and uses it, with other wood-wastes, as fuel to power a boiler house which runs the sawing operations.

Electric steel mills that convert scrap metal into new steel products are one of the best-known examples of an industry which runs exclusively on scrap. Waste-oil refineries are another example: they receive spent lubricants, filter out impurities, and blend the results into various low-end products.

The steel, paper, and glass industries are examples of operations which use both "virgin" materials and waste to make new products. Certain paper mills that produce paper-board (used in folding boxes, as backings for writing pads, and in other stiffening applications—sometimes coated on one or both sides by virgin sheets) and some mills that make newsprint also rely exclusively on waste paper. Others blend in portions of waste paper with new fiber. In glass, cullet is segregated by color and if clean enough is used in clear glass; if of dark color, cullet is used in dark-colored glass.

By far the largest recycler of postconsumption scrap is the steel industry. Its products are very durable and widely used in products that are readily collected for recycling (like auto wrecks and appliances). According to the Steel Recycling Institute (SRI), the industry routinely recovers more than 70 percent of its output as scrap; the industry reached a 75.7 percent recycling rate in 2005. Rates vary from year-toyear reflecting economic conditions. The lowest apparent recovery rates in steel coincide with the greatest dispersion of the product. Thus recycled can recovery accounted for 63 percent of steel used in cans, and reinforcing bar recovery accounted for 65 percent of re-bar production in 2005, but rates were 102 percent for autos, 96 percent for appliances, and 87.5 percent for structural beams and parts. These rates are calculated by expressing scrap collected from a category (e.g., appliances) with total steel consumed by that category; hence, in the case of autos, more steel was recovered from cars in 2005 than used in cars that year.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Chambers, Nick. "Simple Process Turns Raw Plant Material into Fuel." *gas2.0.com.* Available from: http://gas2.org/2009/02/13/simple process turns raw plant material into fuel/.

Davis, Mackenzie L., and Susan J. Masten. Principles of Environmental Engineering and Sciences. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004

Eichorst, Tiffany. "Recycle Old Electronics." *Battle Creek Enquirer.* 12 April 2010. Available from: http://www.

- battlecreekenquirer.com/article/20100412/NEIGH BORHOODS01/4120328.
- Green, Jen. Waste and Recycling. London: Chrysalis Books Group, 2004.
- Lawyer, Liz. "Green Jobs Called Catalyst for Stronger Economy." *Ithica Journal.* 9 April 2010. Available from: http://www.theithacajournal.com/article/20100409/NEWS01/4090351/+Green++jobs+called+catalyst+for+stronger+economy.
- Owen, David. Green Metropolis: Why Living Smaller, Living Closer, and Driving Less are the Keys to Sustainability. New York: Penguin Group, 2009.
- "Recycle Old Computers and Broken Electronics." *Phil for Humanity*. Available from: http://www.philforhumanity.com/Recycle Electronics.html.
- "Set Up an Office Recycling System." Business Journal Milwaukee. 11 February 2000.
- Steel Recycling Institute. "Steel Recycling in the U.S. Continues Its Record Pace in 2005." 25 April 2006.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. "Municipal Solid Waste." August 2005. Available from: http://www.eia.doe.gov/cneaf/solar.renewables/page/mswaste/msw.html. Retrieved May 3, 2010.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Municipal Solid Waste Generation, Recycling, and Disposal in the United States: Facts and Figures for 2003." April 2005.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Wastes What You Can Do." Available from: http://www.epa.gov/epawaste/ wycd/index.htm. Retrieved May 3, 2010.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Summary of the EPA Municipal Solid Waste Program." Available from http://www.epa.gov/reg3wcmd/solidwastesummary.htm. Retrieved May 3, 2010.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Municipal Solid Waste Generation, Recycling, and Disposal in the United States: Facts and Figures for 2008." Available from: http://www. biofermenergy.com/us/blog/wp content/uploads/2010/01/ Municipal Solid Waste Generation Recycling and Disposal in the United States Facts and Figures for 2008.pdf.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

REFINANCING

Refinancing is the refunding or restructuring of debt with new debt, equity, or a combination of these. According to the 2010 definition by *Dun and Bradstreet Small Business Solutions*, "The basis of business debt refinancing is the conversion of original debt, including outstanding or overdue amounts, into a new debt instrument. By paying off the current debt obligations with the new debt instrument, businesses can consolidate their debt and obtain better interest rates." Businesses refinance their debts when interest rates drop. Since this tends to happen in times when money is readily available from banks or other sources of lending, the business can lower its overall costs of financing by reworking its loan portfolio. Sometimes refinancing

involves the issuance of equity in order to decrease the proportion of debt in the borrower's capital structure. As a result of refinancing, the maturity of the debt may be extended or reduced, or the new debt may carry a lower interest rate, or some combination of these options.

Refinancing may be done by any issuer of debt, such as corporations and governmental bodies, as well as holders of real estate, including home owners. When a borrower retires a debt issue, the payment is made in cash, and no new security takes the place of the one being paid off. The term "refunding" is used when a borrower issues new debt to refinance an existing one.

WHEN THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER SHOULD CONSIDER REFINANCING

In the wake of the subprime mortgage crisis that began in 2007, many financial dilemmas followed, not the least of which was the failure or near failure of many small businesses. Those that did stay afloat used various measures to do so, including layoffs, outsourcing to non-U.S. manufacturers, and moving operations to smaller spaces. In 2008 and 2009, refinancing was more difficult because many of the banking institutions that would typically lend to small-business owners or modify their loans were themselves in precarious financial situations.

In a June 2009 article in *BusinessWeek*, Karen E. Klein made some suggestions about what business owners should look for in refinancing, and she noted that interest rates are not the only thing they should be concerned about. "Do not make a decision based on interest rates alone: Ask about ongoing reporting, financial covenants, and personal guarantees for business loans," wrote Klein.

CORPORATE OR GOVERNMENT DEBT REFINANCING

The most common incentive for corporations or governmental bodies to refinance their outstanding debt is to take advantage of a decline in interest rates from the time when the original debt was issued. Another trigger for corporate debt refinancing is when the price of a company's common stock reaches a level which makes it attractive for a firm to replace its outstanding debt with equity. Aside from reducing interest costs, this latter move gives a firm additional flexibility for future financing; by retiring debt, the firm will have some unused debt capacity. Regardless of the reason for the refinancing, the issuer has to answer two questions: 1) Is the time right to refinance? and 2) What type of security should be issued to replace the one being refinanced?

If a corporation or governmental body wishes to refinance before the maturity date of the outstanding issue, they will need to exercise the call provision of the debt. The call provision gives the borrower the right to retire outstanding bonds at a stipulated price, usually at a premium over face amount, but never less than face value. The specific price that an issuer will need to pay for a call appears in the bond's indenture. The existence of a call premium is designed to compensate the bond holder for the firm's right to pay off the debt earlier than the holder expected. Many bond issues have a deferred call, which means the firm cannot call in the bond until the expiration of the deferment period, usually between 5 and 10 years.

The cash outlay required by exercising the call provision includes payment to the holder of the bond for any interest that has accrued to the date of the call, and the call price, including premium (if any). In addition, the firm will need to pay a variety of administrative costs, including a fee to the bond's trustee. Of course, there will also be flotation costs for any new debt or equity that is issued as part of the refinancing.

Sometimes an issuer may be prohibited from calling in the bonds (e.g., during the deferred call period). In these instances, the issuer always has the opportunity to purchase its bonds on the open market. This strategy may also be advantageous if the outstanding bond is selling in the market at a price lower than the call price. Open market purchases involve few administrative costs. The corporation will recognize a gain on the repurchase if the market value is below the amount at which the corporation is carrying the bonds on its books (face value plus or minus unamortized premium or discount), or a loss on the repurchase if the market value is above the book value.

The major difficulty with open market purchases to effect a refinancing is that typically the market for bonds is "thin." This means that a relatively small percentage of an entire issue may be available on the market over any period of time. As a result, if a firm is intent on refinancing a bond issue, it almost always needs to resort to a call. This is why virtually every new bond that is issued contains a call provision. If an outstanding issue does not permit a call, another option available to the issuer is to seek tenders (offers to sell at a predetermined price) from current bond holders.

The new debt instrument issued in refinancing can be simple or complex. A corporation could replace an existing bond with traditional bonds, serial bonds (which have various maturity dates), zero-coupon bonds (which have no periodic interest payments), or corporate shares (which have no maturity date, but which may have associated dividend payments). One factor that a firm needs to consider is that the administrative and flotation costs of issuing either common or preferred shares are higher than for new debt. Furthermore, dividend payments, if any, are not tax deductible.

The decision to refinance is a very practical matter involving time and money. Over time, the opportunity to

refinance varies with changing interest rates and economic conditions. When a corporation anticipates an advantageous interest rate climate, it analyzes the cash flows associated with the refinancing. Calculating the present value of all the cash outflows and the interest savings assists in comparing refinancing alternatives that have different maturity dates and capitalization schemes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Bank of America to Offer Home Loan Write Downs." *Reuters*. 24 March 2010. Available from: http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE62N58S20100324.
- Crane, Agnes T. "Chipping Away at the Corporate Debt Wall." New York Times. 13 April 2010. Available from: http://www. nytimes.com/2010/04/14/business/14views.html?src=busln.
- "Debt Restructuring." *Investopedia.com*. Available from http://www.investopedia.com/terms/d/debtrestructuring.asp. Retrieved May 3, 2010.
- Fabozzi, Frank J. *Handbook of Mortgage Backed Securities*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2001.
- Jordahl, Eric, and Kevin T. Ponton. "Synthetic Refunding: A Financial Tool for a Low Interest rate Environment." Healthcare Financial Management. May 2003.
- Klein, Karen E. "Before You Refinance a Business Loan." *Business Week.* 6 July 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/jul2009/sb2009076 302392.htm.
- Schaub, John W. Building Wealth One House at a Time: Making it Big on Little Deals. New York: McGraw Hill, 2005.
- Walter, Robert. Financing Your Small Business.. Hauppauge, N.Y.: Barron's, 2004.
- "What Is Business Debt Refinancing?" *Dun and Bradstreet Small Business Solutions*. Available from: http://smallbusiness. dnb.com/business finance/business loans/11260 1.html.
- "When Should You Consider Small Business Refinancing?"

 MoreBusiness.com. 31 March 2010. Available from: http://
 www.morebusiness.com/small business refinancing.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

REGULATION D

Regulation D is a section of the U.S. federal securities law that provides the means for businesses to sell stock through direct public offerings (DPOs). A DPO is a financial tool that enables a company to issue stock directly to investors without using a broker or underwriter as an intermediary and avoid many of the costs associated with "going public" through an initial public offering (IPO). Regulation D exempts companies choosing this form of offering from many of the registration and reporting requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

DPOs, private placements of stock, and other exempt offerings provide businesses with a quicker, less expensive way to raise capital than IPOs. The primary advantage of DPOs over IPOs is a dramatic reduction in cost. IPO underwriters typically charge a commission of 13 percent of the proceeds of the sale of securities, whereas the costs associated with a DPO are closer to 3 percent. DPOs also can be completed within a shorter period and without extensive disclosure of confidential information. Finally, since the stock sold through a DPO goes to a limited number of investors who tend to have a long-term orientation, there is often less pressure on the company's management to deliver short-term results.

DPOs and other exempt offerings also involve disadvantages, however. For example, the amount that a company can raise through a DPO within any 12-month period is limited. In addition, the stock is usually sold at a lower price than it might command through an IPO. Stock sold through exempt offerings is not usually freely traded, so no market price is established for the shares or for the overall company. This lack of a market price may make it difficult for the company to use equity as loan collateral. Finally, DPO investors are likely to demand a larger share of ownership in the company to offset the lack of liquidity in their position. Investors eventually may pressure the company to go public through an IPO so that they can realize their profits.

COMMON MISTAKES BUSINESS OWNERS MAKE WITH DPOS

While there are advantages and disadvantages with DPOs, some of the disadvantages can be directly caused by some common errors business owners make. *GoPublicToday.com* lists four of these errors.

- Entrepreneurs new to the world of IPOs, SEC regulations, and DPOs commonly assume they can coast through the process and do homework later. This is a recipe for disaster, and a small-business owner should enter the process armed with knowledge of the necessary terminology.
- Another blunder is trying to go public before the business is mature enough to handle it. Unless the company has a decent record of accomplishment and growth, it may not be viable. Dissatisfied shareholders are not an asset to the company future.
- Issuing stock is an enormous undertaking associated with extremely high costs. Before delving too deeply into the process, the business owner needs to have a firm grasp of these expenses.
- Many business owners think that going public is a linear process that neatly flows on a timeline. The truth is that many of the processes of going public run concurrently and can be quite chaotic.

RULES 504, 505, AND 506

Regulation D, which was adopted in 1982 and has been revised several times since, consists of a set of rules numbered 501 through 508. Rules 504, 505, and 506 describe three different types of exempt offerings and set forth guidelines covering the amount of stock that can be sold, and the number and type of investors that are allowed under each one. The most common type of DPO is the Small Corporate Offering Registration, or SCOR, which is included in Rule 504. SCOR gives an exemption to private companies that raise no more than \$1 million in any 12-month period through the sale of stock. There are no restrictions on the number or types of investors, and the stock may be freely traded. The SCOR process is easy enough for a small-business owner to complete with the assistance of a knowledgeable accountant and attorney. It is available in all states except Delaware, Florida, Hawaii, and Nebraska.

A related type of DPO is outlined in Rule 505. This option enables a small business to sell up to \$5 million in stock during a 12-month period to an unlimited number of investors, provided that no more than thirty-five of them are nonaccredited. To be accredited, an investor must have sufficient assets or income to make such an investment. According to the SEC rules, individual investors must have either \$1 million in assets (other than their home and car) or \$200,000 in net annual personal income, while institutions must hold \$5 million in assets. Finally, a DPO conducted under Rule 506 allows a company to sell unlimited securities to an unlimited number of investors, provided that no more than thirty-five of them are nonaccredited. Under Rule 506, investors must be able to evaluate the merits and understand the risks of the transaction. In both of these options, the securities cannot be freely traded.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "DPO Mistakes." www.GoPublicToday.com. Available from: http:// www.gopublictoday.com/financing/financing types dpomis takes.php.
- Hicks, J. William. *Limited Offering Exemptions: Regulation D.* Mason, Ohio: Thomson West, 2005.
- Jennings, Marianne M. Business: Its Legal, Ethical, and Global Environment. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Juuso, Jeremy. Getting the Money: A Step By Step Guide for Writing Business Plans for Film. Studio City, Calif.: Michael Wiese Productions, 2009.
- Lipman, Frederick D. International and U.S. IPO Planning: A Business Strategy Guide. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Roberts, Barry S., and Richard A. Mann. *Business Law and the Regulation of Business*. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western West, 2006.
- Rogers, Steven. Entrepreneurial Finance: Finance and Business Strategies for the Serious Entrepreneur. New York: McGraw Hill, 2009.
- "Securities Law Research." Yale University Library. 28 February 2010. Available from: http://guides.library.yale.edu/securitieslaw.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Regulation D." Available from http://ecfr.gpoaccess.gov/cgi/t/text/text idx?c=ecfr&sid=20c66c74f60c4bb8392bcf9ad6fccea3&rgn=div5&view=text&node=17:2.0.1.1.12&idno=17. Retrieved May 3, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

REGULATORY FLEXIBILITY ACT

The Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) of 1980 is a law designed to make government agencies review all regulations that they impose to ensure that they do not place a disproportionate economic burden on small-business owners and other small entities. The Regulatory Flexibility Act was intended to extend protection to three different types of small entities in the United States: small businesses (as defined by the Small Business Administration); small organizations (nonprofit establishments that are independently owned and operated and not dominant in their field); and small governmental jurisdictions (defined as governments of cities, counties, towns, townships, villages, school districts, and other districts with populations of less than 50,000).

In the years following the enactment of the RFA, however, many small-business owners contended that agencies too often ignored the law. Periodic attempts to revise the RFA failed until March 1996, when the Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act (SBREFA) became law. This new legislation cast the Regulatory Flexibility Act in an entirely new light, for it amended the 1980 law to allow for judicial review of government agencies' compliance with it.

Before the 1996 law was passed, small-business owners had had no legal recourse when faced with regulations that they felt were unfair to smaller companies. "There was no statutory requirement that forces an agency to do an analysis," explained one spokesman for the Senate Committee on Small Business in *Nation's Restaurant News*. With the passage of the Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act, however, "a small entity, including businesses if an agency rule seems unfair can challenge it in court. And if they prevail, they can modify it or strike it to reduce the impact on that entity."

LEGISLATIVE HISTORY OF THE RFA

Prior to 1980, American small businesses were forced to adhere to the same regulations as far larger companies, even though they did not have nearly the same resources to bring to bear. Entrepreneurs and directors of non-profits repeatedly charged that when regulations put forth by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA),

the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), and other agencies were applied evenly, without regard to the size of the enterprises affected, they sometimes did serious damage to smaller organizations. Such regulations had to do with taxes, workplace safety, and the environment, among other issues.

As the Small Business Administration noted in its Guide to the Regulatory Flexibility Act, "the costs of complying with a particular regulation ... may be manageable for a business with 500 or more employees, or revenue in the millions of dollars. On the other hand, a smaller company may not have the ability to absorb the expenses as easily, to set competitive prices, to devise innovations or even to continue as a viable entity." The Guide added that as more businesspeople and politicians investigated the situation, "evidence indicated that uniform application of federal regulatory requirements imposed increases in the economies of scale and affected small entities' ability to compete effectively. Reports ... cited these disproportionate economic burdens on small business as contributing to declines in productivity, competition, innovation, and the relative market shares of small business."

The passage of the RFA in 1980, then, was meant to blunt much of the burden that regulatory changes were laying on the shoulders of small businesses. According to the RFA, each agency was supposed to analyze how its regulations affected the ability of small businesses to compete. In addition, the RFA directed agencies to balance the needs of small business with the benefits of the regulation being considered. The law called for agencies to propose regulatory alternatives for smaller companies that would be unduly hurt if forced to adhere to the original regulations. The Regulatory Flexibility Act still allowed agencies to put together needed regulatory measures in such realms as workplace safety and environmental protection, but it meant to give a greater voice to small businesses by encouraging agencies to listen to small-business concerns and study ways in which regulations could be adjusted for them.

During the 1980s, however, many entrepreneurs and other members of the business community came to feel that the RFA was an unacceptably weak law. The law which went into effect on January 1, 1981 included no legal penalties that could be imposed on agencies that did not follow the act's guidelines, so some agencies paid little attention to the RFA. Observers felt that some agencies were simply recalcitrant, while others, burdened by inadequate budgets, did not have the resources satisfactorily to address the issues laid out in the RFA. Most observers granted that the Regulatory Flexibility Act was valuable in certain cases, but by the early 1990s there was a growing clamor in the small-business community and Congress for an amended RFA.

In September 1993, President Bill Clinton signed Executive Order 12866, which highlighted the responsibilities of government agencies to adhere to the principles of RFA. That same year, the Clinton administration's National Performance Review task force formally recommended that agency compliance with the RFA be subject to judicial review. Less than 3 years later, in March 1996, a number of major amendments to the RFA including provisions adding judicial review became law with the passage of the Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act.

In July 2002 President George W. Bush signed Executive Order 13272, which federally requires and regulates procedures in written format. The policies set forth in Executive Order 13272 are meant to qualitatively and quantitatively measure how small businesses are affected by new regulatory procedures, and those that are amended. Executive Order 13272 requires that small-business owners receive any necessary training and education to keep up with changes in procedures and regulations of the RFA. In addition, small-business owners must be notified of changes in regulations by the Office of Advocacy. In essence, the order is meant to further protect the small-business owner through better communication with both the state and federal governments.

SMALL BUSINESS REGULATORY ENFORCEMENT FAIRNESS ACT

The Small Business Regulatory Enforcement Fairness Act of 1996 (SBREFA) included several components that drew praise from small-business owners. While the addition of judicial review of agency compliance with the RFA received the bulk of attention, the amendments also gave agencies additional responsibilities in the areas of policy review and outreach, and gave nonagency entities (small businesses, Congress) more influence in the regulatory process.

Judicial Review. SBREFA amended the RFA so that small businesses finally had legal recourse when confronted with regulations that they felt did not adhere to the RFA. It created a complaint process whereby small businesses can seek review of the rule in court. Under the 1996 amendments, noted the SBA, "the court may review the final regulatory flexibility analysis, the agency's certification that the rule has no impact on small entities, and the agency's compliance with periodic reviews of current rules. Under the amendment, judicial review also applies to interpretative rulemakings promulgated by the IRS." Prior to the 1996 legislation, interpretative rulemakings of the Internal Revenue Service had been exempt from the RFA because of provisions of the Administrative Procedure Act. In addition, the RFA now includes a provision that reimburses smallbusiness operators for legal fees incurred if they successfully challenge a regulation as overly harsh.

Periodic Reviews. SBREFA reinforced RFA review guidelines for government agencies. Under the amended RFA, agencies are required to review all existing regulations to see if they have a significant economic impact on meaningful numbers of small entities (businesses, nonprofits, and smallgovernment bodies). In situations where a "significant" impact is found, the agency in question is directed to review the regulations and determine whether they should remain in place, be revised, or be rescinded. Factors to be evaluated include continued need for the regulation; impact of industry and economic trends on the regulation; public comments on the regulation's strengths and weaknesses; complexity of the regulation; and extent to which the regulation overlaps, duplicates, or conflicts with already existing federal, state, or local laws.

In their 2008 book, *Public Policy in an Entrepreneu- rial Economy*, Zoltan J. Acs and Roger R. Stough write,
"SBREFA recognized that Agencies often ignored the RFAs mandate to consider how their regulatory requirements would affect small businesses, 'resulting in greater
regulatory burdens on small entities than necessitated by
statute." Acs and Stough go on to note that according
to the most recently gathered data, small businesses that
employ twenty or fewer workers will spend an estimated
\$7,647 for each employee in order to stay compliant with
the regulations set forth by the U.S. federal government.
This amount is sizably more than what larger firms have
to pay \$5,282 per employee for those companies with
500 or more employed workers.

Outreach. RFA now requires both OSHA and EPA to put together small-business advocacy review panels every time they propose a regulation that is likely to have a big economic impact on a large number of small businesses. This information-gathering step is designed to solicit small business input on both the likely compliance costs of the regulations and possible mutually acceptable regulatory alternatives. A report reflecting the results of the review panel meetings is then prepared.

In addition, federal agencies are directed under RFA to publish a listing of all proposed or final regulations expected to be implemented during the following year. This requirement, say proponents, provides small-business owners with more time to study the regulations and their likely impact on their establishments. Finally, the RFA now requires agencies to prepare easily understandable guidebooks to help businesses comply with regulations.

Expanded Authority for Chief Counsel for Advocacy. The 1996 amendments to the RFA expanded the authority of the SBA's chief counsel for advocacy. The RFA now allows the chief counsel who has been formally designated to monitor agency compliance with the law to file amicus briefs in situations where regulations are being reviewed in court.

Legislative Review. A provision of the 1996 legislation established a 60-day review period during which Congress will be able to reject any new regulations that are held to be unnecessary.

Despite these changes, however, some critics contend that SBREFA has not lived up to expectations in the initial years of its existence. Detractors argued that Congress showed little inclination to exercise its increased powers of legislative review, and they claimed that other review panels called for in SBREFA have been slow to take shape. Others have criticized the law for giving Congress little-noticed powers to override federal regulations.

In 2010 the SBA' Office of Advocacy published an article that discusses r3, also known as the "Small Business Regulatory Review and Reform Initiative." The article states, "The r3 program is intended to help small businesses address the cumulative Federal regulatory burden, which is now estimated to exceed \$1.1 trillion. Through the r3 program, we believe federal agencies will do a better job of identifying and revising rules that need to be reformed." The Office of Advocacy notes that many of the current regulations are outdated, and r3 will help to rectify this by combing through regulations to determine which of them may be obsolete or otherwise unnecessary. Reasons for obsolescence may include, but not be limited to, changes in technology, economic changes such as the fallout caused by the subprime mortgage crisis, and other variables that could change the way that small businesses are run and how they ought to be regulated.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Acs, Zoltan J. and Roger R. Stough. *Public Policy in an Entrepreneurial Economy*. New York: Springer, 2008.
- Allen, Robin Lee. "Regulatory Bill Lets Small Operators Flex Muscles." *Nation's Restaurant News.* 22 April 1996.
- Hammel, Paul. "Lawmakers Debate on Burdens." *Omaha World Herald.* 23 March 2010. Available from: http://www.omaha.com/article/20100323/NEWS01/100329882.
- Miller, Roger LeRoy, and Frank B. Cross. *Essentials of the Legal Environment*. 3rd ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2011.
- Nierenberg, Danielle. "Little Noticed Law Lurks Over Environmental Protections." World Watch. May 2001.
- U.S. Department of State. "22 CFR Part 41. Foreign Officials: Definition of Immediate Family Members, as Amended." *Federal Register* 74, no. 139 (22 July 2009). Available from: http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR 2009 07 22/html/E9 17262.htm.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. Office of Advocacy. "Small Business Regulatory Review and Reform Initiative." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/r3/.
- Warner, David. "Putting the Brakes on Federal Rules." Nation's Business. March 1995.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

RELOCATION

Businesses move for many the same reason that families do: they outgrow their space or shrink in size; they need to follow those who provide their income; or they perceive new opportunities. Sometimes businesses move for more personal reasons, such as being closer to family.

Business relocation is never simple, but its expenses, complexity, and the time horizon needed to do it well will depend on the type of business it is, its size, and the distance moved. Rent and lease agreements can produce serious financial strain if a business owner is locked into a contract with a property owner and business is not doing well enough to cover the rent and other costs associated with operations.

In the April 2010 edition of the *North Bay Business Journal*, Al Statz explains how leases can add or decrease the overall value of a business. "In the case of a distressed business or a business with an undesirable facility, a short lease can have a positive affect on value, if a buyer can eliminate the facility or has a better place to relocate the business. Of course, an astute buyer will consider the cost and risks of relocation." Statz explains that while a very long lease, say 15 years, may seem like an overwhelming commitment, it may be worth it for the kind of business that has a strong record of stability. For those in less stable industries, a shorter term lease with the option to extend may be a better business decision.

The easiest relocations will involve those enterprises that are sole proprietorships that sell small inventories of products or services provided via the Internet. In many cases, these types of operations can survive regardless of physical location because their storefront is on the Web, and not on Main Street. Other easy moves will be associated with a service business which provides intellectual or information products to its clients from an office setting provided it is relatively small and moves within the same metropolitan area. But even in such a situation, moving the company's computer network and servers will present special issues, and managers will typically worry about the commuting distances imposed on some of the employees.

The most inherently difficult and potentially risky relocation is associated with a retail operation, unless the business sells a line of unusual, rare, and difficult-to-get products so that customers will find the way to the store no matter what, or unless the retail business is mostly Web-based. A well-known phrase associated with real estate applies to retail: location, location, location. For this reason also, retail stores are often forced to move if the "location" where they find themselves suddenly or gradually loses its value, as may happen because of changes in the highway system or gradual loss of customers. Many businesses have moved from decaying urban centers to suburbs and sometimes from decaying suburbs to areas

of urban gentrification. An example of a necessary move would be a business located in an area where its target demographic migrates elsewhere. For example, a lunchtime restaurant located near a closed down auto plant would likely shut down and relocate to another area where workers will be looking for something to eat at noon.

The move of a manufacturing operation is typically the most complex. For that reason production facilities are usually moved as part of long-range corporate modernization plans, take place in stages to minimize downtime, and extend over longer periods. While it may be more complicated, many manufacturers have and will continue to move operations wherever the cost of doing business and worker wages are the lowest. This is the main driving factor behind relocating manufacturing operations abroad to China, India, Mexico, and other countries where labor and industrial space are cheapest.

Businesses that relocate from one market to another a retail store or a locally oriented consultancy, for instance, moving a significant distance, city to city are in effect restarting their businesses and must view the relocation as a new start-up. But every relocation has some impact on customers and suppliers and will signal gains and losses in these categories.

A special category of move sometimes faced by managers is the "consolidation," under which, for instance, departments must absorb one or more operations located in different cities. These tend to have additional dimensions in that all the usual aspects of a move are involved along with reorganization and integration of new staff and equipment in an existing function.

THE PROCESS

In an article in the Austin Business Journal Shelley Seale wrote about retail relocations: "The most important aspect of relocation is allowing yourself enough time to plan for the move. Most retail stores should plan at least six months in advance possibly as much as 12 months if your business is large or is moving a long distance. Proper planning is vital for both the logistics involved and your marketing plan. It can make the difference between your business growing and thriving or withering after a relocation." Seale's words apply equally well to most relocations. She describes the process under five commands: 1) be prepared; 2) be focused; 3) be timely; 4) be realistic; and 5) be customer focused. The first command relates to planning, the second emphasizes that the relocation must be under the single command of an individual who ties the project together and delegates all other work. Timeliness refers to the scheduling and staging of the move itself. Things can go wrong, and a realistic expectation of disaster suggests that fallback plans must be in place. Finally, no business moves effectively unless its constituencies are informed well in advance and helped to make the transition with the company.

Moves have a way of looming ahead for a long time before the first steps are actually taken with all those directly concerned with management well aware that a move will be necessary sooner or later. The process tends to begin with looking for a new office, commercial, or industrial space. By the time this begins, usually with discussions with real estate agents, the general area has already been fixed upon. Depending on the business, targeting itself may have been preceded by market analysis and visits to different areas by management. In parallel with finding the location, the business will typically begin planning on a technical level. Moves tend to be periods of renewal. Old equipment and systems are replaced; acquisition steps begin early and well before the new site is found. Difficult operations are analyzed and logistical issues examined. In many professional service businesses possibilities exist for temporarily operating from dispersed locations and early staging of computers and people to their homes for temporary work will begin. In retail operations inventory will be sold out to reduce the amounts of goods that must be moved. In manufacturing operations, production may be increased to have inventory to sell even as the factory is moved. In an operation of any scale, these many activities become complicated and need coordination. It is good practice to establish a "move committee" which regularly meets to keep the action organized.

Detailed plans for the move itself tend to be nailed down once two dates are fixed. The first is access to the new quarters and the second is the move-in date. The latter is fixed after site improvements are completed and service installations (like telephone and computer networks and special power and gas facilities) have been made. Moving plans involve employees who typically assist in packing, internal and external specialists required to prepare equipment for moves, the sourcing of moving specialist, and arrangements with landlords at either end. In parallel with these activities, fallback strategies will be tested, including communications, emergency service of selected customers, and the actual provision of services from temporary locations. A public relations campaign is always involved, even if the company is too small to call it that: customers and vendors must be notified in advance and provided with points of contact.

The move itself, for most small businesses, may be accomplished rapidly, usually over a weekend. In larger operations, of course, the move may take several weeks with different centers and departments moved in logical sequence, brought on stream and then assisting from the new location. Following the move itself, most relocations require a period of start-up at the new quarters and "mop-up" operations at the previous site. The mop-up operation can sometimes be complicated and involve the sale and movement of excess furniture or equipment. The reopening of the business at its new location is often a

significant event for a retail business, long planned, and launched with appropriate hoopla. In the case of service businesses, the celebration may take the form of a formal reception to which important buyers are invited.

VIRTUAL RELOCATION

Many business owners started their ventures online and have been on nothing but the Internet since day one. Even so, sometimes the need may arise to change locations virtually. This means a change in Web address because of a change in products or services, inventory, workers, or a physical change that requires a change in url. For example, a solo attorney who practices estate planning in Minnesota may have a Web site called www.MinnesotaEstateplanAttorney. com. If he moves to Savannah, Georgia, this url will no longer be relevant to his practice, and the traffic it has earned, local to Minnesota, will no longer work to attract clients in Georgia. This attorney will be forced to buy a new domain name. Some sole proprietors in his position may choose simply to change a few words of text on the page to reflect the new location and redirect the old site to the new one, perhaps www.SavannahEstatePlanner.com. However, a business owner who does this rarely benefits from maintaining the old site when geography has changed. If the former site, www.MinnesotaEstatePlanAttorney.com, ranks well and enjoys a positive and long-standing history on search engines, the forward-thinking entrepreneur will sell the domain name to a competitor in the region who could use a site with good search engine rankings. Such domain names can fetch a handsome sum.

The virtual move from one Web site to another can be less disruptive if there is a mirror site that offers all the same information, goods, and services. Small-business owners that offer services to only a specific region who think they may need to move at some point are wise to have a blog associated with what they do, the name of the company, and their own name. In this way, if they do have to move physically or virtually, there will be another place on the Internet where consumers can find them. The blog can always have its links redirected to a new Web site, or even multiple sites. For example, if the Minnesota estate planner discussed earlier decided to go to Georgia but partnered with another lawyer who was still located in Minnesota, he could keep the old Web site, make the new Web site for Georgia, and the blog could be linked to both sites to offer legal advice to clients, increase Web popularity and PageRank of both Web sites as well as the blog itself.

STRATEGY AND ADMINISTRATION

Relocations may have a predominantly strategic motivation or the strategic purpose may be minimal. Retail stores are almost always moved for strategic reasons, but office-based operations or those that deliver services to customers directly often simply move because they need more space. In either case, successful relocation is above all an exercise in well-planned, disciplined, and therefore effective administration an art that tends to be undervalued in an era of online marketing, social media networking, and the use of Blackberries and iPhones to run a business from anywhere the entrepreneur chooses. To be sure, poor strategic choices can doom a relocation. Bad outcomes are due to neglect of necessary research of the chosen location, its demographics, and cultural traits. But the actual movement of a business from one place to another is one of the most exacting management tasks any business will undertake, requiring foresight, anticipation, and attention to the most minute details. Timing is very important, especially an ability to predict how long something will take. Unusual circumstances must be envisioned in advance and planned for, thus all manner of comfortable assumptions must be questioned. The effective manager of a relocation will not assume that all employees will make the move, even within the city, and have temporaries at least on call in case they are needed. Alternative systems of communications will be in place and will have been tested. Zoning ordinances and permit requirements in the new location will have been consulted. Systems will have been tested early enough to be reliable. The business that relocates well manages well. And nothing is as important as good plans, long "to do" lists, intensive attention to detail, and rigorous follow-through.

SEE ALSO Site Selection; Zoning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Atkins Krüger, Andy. "Even If Google Leaves China, You Shouldn't." Search Engine Land. 23 March 2010. Available from: http://searchengineland.com/even if google leaves china you shouldnt 38556.

Bostdorff, Catherine. "Relocating Your Business." *EZine Articles*. 20 March 2010. Available from: http://ezinearticles.com/? Relocating Your Business&id=3966543.

Kilborn, Peter T. Next Stop, Reloville: Life Inside America's New Rootless Professional Class. New York: Times Books, 2009.

Lane, Marc J. Advising Entrepreneurs: Dynamic Strategies for Financial Growth. New York: Wiley, 2001.

Lieb, Rebecca. *The Truth About Search Engine Optimization*. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2009.

Manzon, Gil B., Jr. "Halsey Evans: Relocation of Operations." Journal of Business Research. July 2005.

Partovi, Fariborz Y. "An Analytic Model for Locating Facilities Strategically." *Omega.* January 2006.

Seale, Shelley. "Relocating Business Takes Strategic Plan." *Austin Business Journal.* 1 October 2004.

Statz, Al. "Lease Terms Impact Value of Your Business." *North Bay Business Journal.* 16 April 2010. Available from: http://www.northbaybusinessjournal.com/20279/lease terms impact value of your business/?tc=ar.

Thaler, John. *Elements of Small Business*. Aberdeen, Wis.: Silver Lake Publishing, 2005.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

REMANUFACTURING

Remanufacturing is a process where a particular product is taken apart, cleaned, repaired, and then reassembled to be used again. Remanufacturing has long been associated with expensive technical products, but the technique is spreading. C. Franke and his coauthors, writing in Omega, made the point as follows: "Today, the remanufacturing of expensive, long-living investment goods, e.g., machine tools, jet fans, military equipment or automobile engines, is extended to a large number of consumer goods with short life cycles and relatively low values. Reuse is an alternative to material recycling to comply with recovery rates and quantities as well as special treatment requirements" mandated by regulatory authorities. The list also includes mobile phones and other handheld units, tires, furniture, laser toner cartridges, desktop computers, laptops, digital tablets, and electrical equipment. Essentially any product that can be manufactured can also be remanufactured. In order for a product to be considered remanufactured, most of its components must be used, although some of them can be new if the older parts are too defective to be salvaged. It is important for consumers to know that the reuse of a material or component does not make a remanufactured product any less effective or durable in most cases. Reuse can mean anything from cleaning to being completely melted down and recreated.

Remanufacturing has two underpinnings. One is economic, and the other is public or governmental regulatory pressure. From an environmental viewpoint, remanufactured goods are held out of the waste stream. This can potentially conserve energy, reduce greenhouse gases, and protect groundwater from potentially toxic leachates especially important in the context of electronic goods. The economic motive is obvious in the case of very massive and expensive products such as machine tools and oceangoing vessels; they can also be quite real if public participation in the return of the products in part subsidizes the costs of their return to a remanufacturing facility.

While the basic concept of remanufacturing is simple, the activity is complex. It requires that a used product be completely disassembled in order to assess its actual condition. If it is determined that remanufacturing is worthwhile, various parts of the product are cleaned, restored, repaired, and replaced. Further refinements are then performed and the product is reassembled so that it once again operates in the way it was originally intended to function. The product is then ready to be used again. Each step in this process is essential to the entire concept of remanufacturing, and careful precautions must be taken to ensure that each step is carried out correctly.

RELATED PROCESSES

The reuse of an object can take place after application of different kinds of processes and in various forms. The simplest form of fundamental reuse is recycling, represented by steel or aluminum beverage cans extracted from waste or separately collected which are then reintroduced into steel or aluminum furnaces scrap and may return in some other kind of form to the market.

Similar to recycling is a process of disassembly sometimes referred to as "demanufacturing" after which the components thus obtained may be handled by recycling processes, remanufacturing methods, direct sale to end users, or by disposal. Many automobiles delivered to junk yards are demanufactured. Engines are removed and sometimes sold to remanufacturers, components pars are sold as found to individuals or repair shows, seats are removed and sold or disposed of as waste, structural components are separated and sold as scrap steel. Ship-breaking follows a similar cycle. In his 2009 book, The Money Makers: Crisis & Opportunity, Frankki Oh wrote about the huge potential for profit in demanufacturing looking for hidden valuables in a seemingly worthless old machine or appliance. Oh noted that demanufacturing can be done with cheap labor and a variety of tools. Oh commented that demanufacturing can be somewhat of a treasure hunt, but the potential for a good find is well worth it if small-business owners can keep the cost for the hunt down.

Certain products seen by the consumer as single entities may have the distinct roles of "container" and "content." The classical case is a returnable bottle which ends up, without its closure, at the bottling plant again to be cleaned, refilled with soda, and closed with a new cap. Toner cartridges used in laser printers are such containercontent combinations, the cartridge itself designed for reuse, the toner used in printing. Many consumers and sole proprietors who use printers at home for various and mostly low-volume printing used to use cartridges that could be thrown out, but the cost for the next new cartridge was often high. As more and more people came to understand what they were paying for, demand was created for the ink cartridge refill store, as well as cartridge refilling tools that consumers could use themselves to inject fresh ink into an old cartridge. The Cartridge World company became a massive enterprise by the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century. People could now go to a Cartridge World in their hometown and refill their ink at a fraction of the cost. Some existing companies also woke up to the possibilities for generating revenue with ink refills. Of these, the Walgreens venture became the most successful customers dropped off their empty cartridges, just as they would drop off film to be developed, and pick them up later, all at a cost of less than half the price of a new ink cartridge.

In instances where the product is remanufactured, after a more or less intensive remanufacturing process the product will once again end up performing the same function it performed before. To meet the "remanufactured" definition, the product must undergo some extensive process that is significantly more than "repair." A simple example of remanufacturing is the retreaded tire in which the basic inner core of the tire is retained, the remaining tread is cut off, and new rubber is applied and bonded to the core. In essence, remanufactured products undergo significant processing beyond cleaning, repair, and maintenance. They are thus restored to a much higher functionality as a "used" product. Many auto parts must be remanufactured for sustained use and represent a major element of the remanufacturing industry.

REMANUFACTURING AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Aside from environmental benefits, there are many other reasons why remanufactured goods exist. Like many good business decisions, remanufacturing simply saves money by prolonging the economic life of a product. A small business with a tight budget can save money by using remanufactured products because they often cost less (anywhere between 40 and 60 percent less) and come with warranties and extra services that guarantee their performance.

Remanufacturing is also a business opportunity for small businesses with the appropriate technical skills and equipment deployments. For example, an auto repair business can potentially branch out and begin to offer remanufactured goods as part of its services, or a small business that repairs office machines may be able to gain the necessary knowledge to remanufacture related products at the same time as it conducts its normal business activities.

Smaller, boutique operations in manufacturing now compete with the giants that once dominated the industry. National Power Supply is a network of independent remanufacturers. By working together, these small businesses make themselves competitive in arenas they could never have entered before. Because they are made up of a conglomerate of small businesses, they can afford to sell the same or similar remanufactured engines for a much lower cost than big players like Caterpillar, Detroit Diesel, Cummins, and Deutz. In addition, these collectives of independent firms in remanufactured goods are able to offer more localized and often more personalized customer service. They are able to refer clients to one another's shops depending on where a potential customer is, and they can share the cost of shipping and receiving. When appropriate and advantageous, these smaller firms can also share inventory to serve the needs of the consumer better. In some instances, one of the remanufacturing firms may have a whole engine but lack one part that another firm has. Partnering up means

building a system of trade where one business owner can get something he or she needs while the other can offer it at an unmatchable cost, given, of course, that the favor will be returned when the time comes.

If a small business decides to get into the remanufacturing industry, it must first study and understand the market. Despite the recent success of remanufacturing, there is still a negative perception among some consumers regarding products that contain used parts. Some consumers feel that a remanufactured product is not as durable as a brand new one and may require additional maintenance in the future. This is a serious issue that must be addressed before a small business decides whether it is worth it to pursue remanufacturing as a vocation. The intelligent business owner who goes into the field of remanufacturing will calculate the cost of offering warranties into his or her business plan. Consumers are much more likely to buy a remanufactured item when it has a warranty, even if only for 30 days.

There are many legal and regulatory issues that affect the remanufacturing industry that businesses must be aware of. Intellectual property and antitrust matters; federal, state and local recycling procedures; and government economic incentives are just a few of these issues. The Remanufacturing Institute is the watchdog organization for the entire industry and it is constantly monitoring these issues and representing the views of the businesses that are involved in remanufacturing. In addition, the federal government requires that all remanufactured goods must be labeled as such so that they cannot be passed off as new products, but if this is done with the right touch, customers may often be happier to buy the remanufactured product—not just for the smaller price tag, but because it makes them feel like environmentally responsible consumers.

SEE ALSO Recycling.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

APRA Global Connection. 20th Year, no. 4, April 2010. Available from: http://www.apra.org/News/GC 10/0410 GC.pdf.

Bhamra, Tracy, and Bernard Hon. *Design and Manufacture for Sustainable Development 2004*. Bury St. Edmunds, UK: Professional Engineering Publishing Limited, 2004.

Debo, Laurens G., L. Beril Toktay, and Luk N. Van Wassenhove. "Market Segmentation and Product Technology Selection for Remanufacturable Products" *Management Science*. August 2005.

Franke, C., B. Basdere, M. Ciupek, and S. Seliger. "Remanufacturing of Mobile Phones Capacity, Program and Facility Adaptation Planning." *Omega.* December 2006.

"Independents Team with National Power Supply to Challenge Goliaths of Remanufactured Diesel Engines." *BusinessWire*. 20 April 2010. Available from: http://www.businesswire.com/portal/site/home/permalink/?ndmViewId=news view&newsId=20100420005188&newsLang=en.

Oh, Frankki. *The Money Makers: Crisis & Opportunity.* Malaysia: See Chong, Oh, 2009.

Rowe, Jeff. "Cash for Clunkers Hurt Some Smog Stations." Boston Herald. 14 April 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

RENOVATION

Renovation describes a series of planned changes and updates made to a facility where business is conducted. Office and building renovation will take place now and again in the environment of most business, at their own or at others' initiative, in response to new needs, technological pressures, or simply the need for maintenance and renewal. Renovation, for a business, may be a response to declining sales. As an ancient Chinese saying has it: "When business slows, paint the counter red." As the first decade of the twenty-first century drew to a close, it was more apparent than ever that a storefront, office, or warehouse may not be the only work environments that needed to be renovated from time to time; Web sites and Internet storefronts also need updating for many of the same reasons that their concrete counterparts do.

A well-conceived and carefully planned renovation effort can revitalize a business and provide it with much-needed room to grow. But periods of renovation also have a downside: they can reduce productivity, create inconveniences for customers, cost money, and affect the bottom line. The inconveniences associated with office and building renovation often make it practically impossible for businesses to maintain the exact same level of operations they have during nonrenovation periods. But owners can take several steps to ensure that the negative aspects of renovation are minimized.

SMALL BUSINESS TENANTS AND RENOVATION

Many small-business owners are co-tenants of a building with other businesses. These entrepreneurs may well find themselves faced with an impending renovation. This is especially true if they are operating their businesses in older buildings. Sometimes these renovations take place within the physical space of the business itself; on other occasions, the renovation may be limited to common areas lobbies, outer building areas, stairways/elevator systems that are shared by all the tenants. In either case, the impending arrival of a renovation crew should signal a period of preparation on the part of the small-business owner. Tenants normally welcome renewal projects that make the facility more convenient and attractive, but during the

period when the renovation is actually taking place, owners may find themselves feeling everything from anxiety to deep anger about the impact that it is (or seems to be) having on their company. The most effective way a small business can minimize these negatives is by establishing and maintaining good lines of communication with the building owner before and during the renovation process. In addition, using the time toward growing the business in other ways is a good idea during this kind of downtime.

Some business owners inhabiting facilities that are undergoing renovation adopt a fatalistic sort of attitude toward the process, surrendering meekly to renovation strategies without offering any workable alternatives to plans that might unnecessarily hinder their operations. Other entrepreneurs, meanwhile, err on the other end of the spectrum by making unreasonable demands that may ultimately drag out the renovation process for several extra days or weeks. Small-business experts counsel owners to instead adopt a middle ground. They have to recognize that renovation efforts almost inevitably bring about some measure of inconvenience for tenants and their customers, but that they ultimately increase the value of the location for business operation. On the other hand, if a business owner spots a problem during a review of upcoming or ongoing renovation plans, he or she should bring it to the attention of building management. A renovation strategy that would render a key loading dock unavailable during a big delivery period, for example, should immediately be brought to the attention of the landlord.

Small-business owners should recognize that many facility managers want to help tenants out in whatever way they reasonably can. After all, they do not want to lose tenants and go to the trouble of finding new ones. Most will bend over backwards to help the tenant get past difficulties by making accommodations.

THE HOME OFFICE RENOVATION

Often, the small-business owner who works from his or her home will work in an office space dedicated specifically to the functions of the work. This is the best idea for at-home entrepreneurs because it allows for a tax write-off. But sometimes, it is not until something goes wrong with the business that the sole proprietor realizes a lot of the problem was the office. Perhaps the "office" doubles as the kids' playroom, the family room, the bedroom, or is in an area that is not temperature regulated, like a garage or basement. If there is no one else working with the owner in his or her home office, he or she may have a hard time knowing when the right time to expand, renovate, or even leave the house for a commercial office space has come. Some of the signs it may be time to remodel the home office include an escalating disorganization, a lack of space for files or other items needed to complete tasks, an inability to focus caused by too many disruptions, or an inability to focus caused by physical discomfort (not enough space to lean back, too hot, too cold, etc.).

RENOVATING TO "GO GREEN"

There's more than meets the eye when it comes to renovating in the twenty-first century. For many people, a muchneeded renovation opportunity comes along, and the smart business owner opts to do it with energy efficiency in mind. Not only is this good to keep business costs down, but it works very well as a tool of marketing too. Consumers who were going to one retailer for a product or service may suddenly decide to try a new business because they feel they are supporting a small business that cares for the environment. Retrofitting an office or storefront can be done quite cheaply in many instances, and in some cases can be done more cheaply than using materials that are harmful to the environment. Double and triple-paned glass, environmentally friendly paint, recycled, refurbished, and reused materials, a digital thermostat, and if reasonable, some source of renewable energy like solar panels will all lower overhead and are all an investment in the physical structure that increase its value.

RENOVATING PROFESSIONAL OFFICES

Office and facility renovations may also be undertaken by small business enterprises that either own or are the sole tenants of the building in which they operate. Business owners that provide professional services are especially likely to renovate to meet changing internal demands, attract new clients, and keep existing ones. Indeed, doctors, dentists, attorneys, architects, engineers, and the like recognize that the appearance of their offices can be a significant component in their overall success.

Analysts note that professional offices are more likely to renovate than relocate for two fundamental reasons: cost and client retention. Even a major renovation of an existing facility is likely to be considerably less expensive than the total costs associated with relocating to another facility. Perhaps even more importantly, existing patients and clients are accustomed to finding the office at a given location. To move may mean to lose a following.

Renovation strategies can vary considerably, depending on the needs and concerns of the office in question. A medical practice or architectural firm may be amply equipped to integrate new technology with existing operations, only to recognize that its growth has been hampered because it is saddled with an unattractive waiting area. In this situation, the renovation may amount to little more than some new carpeting, wallpaper, and furniture. Other firms, however, may find that only a major rehabilitation

effort will be sufficient to correct long-standing problems with infrastructure such as an ineffective floor plan, poor wiring to support information technology needs, or cramped office space.

Professional service firms (and many other businesses) have to meet legislated requirements as part of renovation plans. For example, businesses have to be in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA). Much of the renovation work that took place in the early 1990s was undertaken specifically to address this law, which called on facilities to become fully accessible by widening hallways, installing ramps, and adapting drinking fountains and bathrooms for use by people in wheelchairs. Most buildings are now in compliance with the ADA, but building owners looking to renovate need to make sure that their new plans adhere to ADA parameters. In addition, professional service firms need to factor in their attractiveness to recent graduates when weighing their renovation strategies.

Finally, before committing to a major renovation effort, professional service firms should discuss matters with appropriate experts, including architects, accountants, and lenders. Selecting a contractor should be done carefully as well; business owners are urged to check into the contractor's reputation for quality, timeliness, and financial soundness before making an agreement. Finally, firms should call in legal representation before signing a contract.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Bill Would Spur Commercial Building Renovation, Spark Job Creation." *Area Development Online.* 5 March 2010. Available from: http://www.areadevelopment.com/newsitems/3 5 2010/ energy efficiency retrofitting economy 55667.shtml.

Eldred, Gary W. Make Money with Flippers, Fixers, and Renovations. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Haughey, Jim. "Office Vacancy Rate Continues to Decline." Building Design & Construction. May 2006.

The Jerde Partnership. Building Type Basics for Retail and Mixed Use Facilities. New York: Wiley, 2004.

Kim, Lauren Baier. "Remodeling a Home Office." *CyberHomes.* com. 11 February 2010. Available from: http://www.cyberhomes.com/content/blog/10 02 11/home office.aspx.

Langson, Craig. *Life Cost Approach To Building Evaluation*. Burlington, Mass.: Butterworh Heinemann, 2005.

Piper, James E. *Handbook of Facility Assessment*. Lilburn, Ga.: Fairmont Press, 2004.

"Renewable, Reusable and Sustainable." Construction Week Online. 20 April 2010. Available from: http://www.construction weekonline.com/article 8050 renewable reusable and sustainable/.

Scalise, Christina. *Interior Planning and Design: Project Programs, Plans, Charettes.* Clifton Park, N.Y.: Thomson Delmar Learning, 2004.

Thurm, David. "Master of the House: Why a Company Should Take Control of Its Building Projects." *Harvard Business Review.* October 2005.

Weiss, Gail Garfinkel. "Loans, Leases, and Credentialing." Medical Economics. 23 April 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

A Request for Proposal (RFP) is the process by which a corporate department or government agency prepares bid documents to acquire equipment or services. RFPs are frequently published in the legal documents section of pertinent newspapers and online news sources, or in trade journals covering the industry in which the department operates. Some corporations or government agencies may also post RFPs on the news release page of their Web site or on a company or public relations blog. The RFP can also be distributed to a list of qualified potential bidders that have already been contacted and prequalified as eligible by the agency or department. This will generally be done via e-mail, but for certain very sensitive circumstances, RFPs may be sent and received via certified mail or to and from secure servers (using the https:// prefix as opposed to the http:// prefix). "Qualified" is a key word in answering or preparing any RFP. Qualification frequently depends on follow-up investigation on the part of the hopeful bidder and careful wording of the original RFP.

RFPs are primarily associated with government agencies, since their responsibility to get equipment and consulting talent under the most beneficial circumstances possible is closely monitored by the press and tax watchdogs. Some private companies also employ RFPs, though, usually when purchasing commodities or services that do not bear directly on the company's own products or services.

While some entrepreneurs will handle their own RFP writing and design, others may do well to hire a consultant. In their 2008 book, *Preparing Requests for Proposals and Specifications for Design-Build Projects*, the Committee on Specifications notes, "For more complex projects, the owner may outsource preparation of the conceptual design through the schematic design stage, including providing performance specifications for the major items of work." Chances are, if the small-business owner thinks he or she does not understand an RFP well enough to write it, he or she should not "wing it" on the first go around.

ELEMENTS OF AN ATTRACTIVE RFP

Some RFP work requests are of a scale beyond the scope of small or mid-sized companies, but others provide such businesses with valuable opportunities to expand their client base and operations. Before bidding on an RFP, however, entrepreneurs and business owners should make sure they fully understand the nature of the work request.

For instance, some RFPs are decidedly more informative than others. When scanning an RFP, vendors should make certain that it specifically describes what needs to be delivered or executed to fulfill the needs of the company or agency that posted the notice. In order to do so, it is often necessary for potential vendors to educate themselves about the nature of the agency or corporation that has issued the RFP. Vendors should also inquire whether the work request could translate into additional work on associated projects down the line. For instance, if the equipment will eventually be networked to a building that is not yet built but is in the long range plans of the agency or company, a vendor may decide that a low price on the initial RFP is viable if it advances its prospects for a more long-term arrangement down the line.

Before making any bid, vendors should also check the RFP for other factors that might influence their response. Some possible questions follow:

- Will the asked-for equipment be subject to notable environmental conditions or regulations?
- If the equipment will be used in foreign countries, is the equipment compatible with the standards of those nations?
- Will ancillary costs associated with design, production, transportation, or some other aspect of delivery eat into the profit margin to an unacceptable extent?
- Are the RFP and the equipment or services it seeks legal under local, state, and federal laws?
- Is the RFP asking for both equipment and service? (Companies that sell equipment might not be able to service it adequately, yet that service performance may be written into the RFP in a separate section from the equipment specifications; responders must know they can fulfill the entire contract before answering it.)
- Are deadlines and performance clauses contained within the RFP reasonable?
- Will the RFP agency require the winning vendor to sign a performance bond that guarantees delivery of goods or services by a certain date?

Most companies and agencies that submit work requests provide prospective bidders with ample time to study the RFP before the deadline. Sometimes a good idea may be to submit an outline or abstract of the proposed RFP ahead of time to give vendors an idea of what they can expect when the finalized RFP arrives. Some companies give vendors as much as one month from the time the RFP is published before the bids are due. This allows bidders time to tinker with their bids, possibly allowing them to seek out new vendors of their own to help meet the needs of the RFP.

STAYING ON THE BID LIST

Companies wishing to bid on RFPs should monitor the legal notices in local newspapers and trade magazines and contact the purchasing departments of corporations and government agencies likely to request services and equipment. They should investigate the requirements to be added to the "bid list." Finally, once the company has fulfilled all obligations necessary to be added to the list, the company's leadership needs to make certain that it stays on that list. This may mean sending frequent e-mail reminders to show a serious interest; creating a relationship with someone on the "inside" who can make checking in less awkward and facilitate more frequent communications.

KEEPING UP ONLINE

Government agencies, corporations, and those seeking RFPs and looking to get on (and stay on) bid lists should make use of the Internet to check on lists. RFPs, bids, and bid lists are generated across hundreds of industries, and getting on bid lists is easier than ever; that is, as long as the RFP bidder is qualified enough to keep up with others on the list. A great bid does not necessarily mean a landed contract, and price is not everything. Showing that the operation has a firm grasp on RFPs and how to maintain a good standing on bid lists makes it clear to the government agency or corporation that the bidder is serious, seasoned, and a strong competitor.

Business owners looking to get on bid lists that will actually give them a chance at landing a contract should use Web sites like GovernmentBids.com. The bid lists are updated every day and can be browsed by region or industry. Business owners can sign up for free and also receive e-mail updates right to their smartphone when a bid or RFP that suits their specifications pops up. GovernmentBids.com also offers an advice column for bidders and keeps up with current events that affect bids and RFPs, such as government stimulus packages and changes in certain regulations.

Government agencies and corporate departments are sometimes reluctant to delete vendors from bid lists because of fears that such cuts will elicit charges of favoritism. Nonetheless, establishments issuing RFPs do seek to keep bid lists to manageable size, since every bid requires scrutiny. One favored way to keep the bid list down is to

require potential vendors to refile every few years. Another is to ask vendors to provide certain information about their companies, such as past sales and experience or number of employees available to service the account. Such requirements cull the number of bidders down, eliminating companies that are too disorganized or feeble to keep up. Conversely, a small business that meets all such requirements in a timely fashion is essentially serving notice that it is a viable candidate for RFP business.

Companies seeking RFP business should also be cognizant of the fact that winning bids are not always exclusively a matter of providing the lowest cost or the highest level of customer service. Some corporations and government agencies give special consideration on their bid lists to minority- and women-owned companies.

SEE ALSO Competitive Bids.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

The Committee on Specifications. *Preparing Requests for Proposals and Specifications for Design Build Projects.* Reston, Va: American Society of Civil Engineers, 2008.

"Find RFPs and Bids." *GovernmentBids.com*. April 2010. Available from: http://www.governmentbids.com/.

Frey, Robert S. Successful Proposal Strategies for Small Businesses. 5th ed. Boston, Mass.: Artech House, 2008.

"How to Write a Website Design RFP." Westward Strategy. 2 June 2009. Available from: http://www.westwardstrategy.com/blog/2009/write website design rfp/.

"Preparing Your Request for Proposal." Association Management. July 2000.

Stasiowski, Frank A. Architect's Essentials of Winning Proposals. New York: Wiley, 2003.

Thompson, Waddy. *The Complete Idiot's Guide to Grant Writing.*. 2d ed. Indianapolis, Ind.: Alpha Books, 2007.

"Writing the Right RFP." Health Data Management. April 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

Research and development (R&D) is a process intended to create new or improved technology that can provide a competitive advantage at the business, industry, or national level. While the rewards can be very high, the process of technological innovation (of which R&D is the first phase) is complex and risky. The majority of R&D projects fail to provide the expected financial results, and the successful projects (25 to 50%) must also pay for the projects that are unsuccessful or terminated early by management. In addition, the originator of R&D cannot appropriate all the benefits of its innovations and must share them with customers, the public, and even competitors. For these reasons,

a company's R&D efforts must be carefully organized, controlled, evaluated, and managed.

OBJECTIVES AND TYPES OF R&D

The objective of academic and institutional R&D is to obtain new knowledge, which may or may not be applied to practical uses. In contrast, the objective of industrial R&D is to obtain new knowledge, applicable to the company's business needs, that eventually will result in new or improved products, processes, systems, or services that can increase the company's sales and profits.

The National Science Foundation (NSF) defines three types of R&D: basic research, applied research, and development. Basic research has as its objectives a fuller knowledge or understanding of the subject under study, rather than a practical application thereof. As applied to the industrial sector, basic research is defined as research that advances scientific knowledge but does not have specific commercial objectives, although such investigation may be in the fields of present or potential interest to the company.

Applied research is directed towards gaining knowledge or understanding necessary for determining the means by which a recognized and specific need may be met. In industry, applied research includes investigations directed to the discovery of new knowledge having specific commercial objectives with respect to products, processes, or services. Development is the systematic utilization of the knowledge or understanding gained from research toward the production of useful materials, devices, systems, or methods, including design and development of prototypes and processes.

At this point, it is important to differentiate development from engineering. Engineering is the application of state-of-the-art knowledge to the design and production of marketable goods. Research creates knowledge, and development designs and builds prototypes and proves their feasibility. Engineering converts these prototypes into products that can be offered to the marketplace or into processes that can be used to produce commercial products and services.

R&D AND TECHNOLOGY ACQUISITION

In many cases, technology required for industrial purposes is available in the marketplace for a price. Before embarking on the lengthy and risky process of performing its own R&D, a company can perform a "make or buy" analysis and decide whether or not the new R&D project is justified. Factors that influence the decision include the ability to protect the innovation, its timing, risk, and cost.

Proprietary Character. If a technology can be safeguarded as proprietary and protected by patents, trade secrets,

and nondisclosure agreements the technology becomes exclusive property of the company and its value is much higher. In fact, a valid patent grants a company a temporary monopoly for 17 years to use the technology as it sees fit, usually to maximize sales and profits. In this case, a high-level of R&D effort is justified for a relatively long period (up to 10 years) with an acceptable risk of failure.

In contrast, if the technology cannot be protected, as is the case with certain software programs, expensive in-house R&D is not justified since the software may be copied by a competitor or "stolen" by a disloyal employee. In this case, the secret of commercial success is staying ahead of competition by developing continuously improved software packages, supported by a strong marketing effort.

Recent changes to patent law made by the Supreme Court have also raised the bar for the grant of patents, making it more difficult to get patents for certain products and inventions. In a case called KSR International Co. v. Teleflex, the Court mandated that no patent could be granted for a concept that was "obvious to try" by a "person having ordinary skill in the art." This means that if a software program or invention was so obvious that anyone in the industry could think to create it, that invention is not patentable under U.S. law. This decision may make it harder both to get new patents and to enforce existing ones.

Timing. If the market growth rate is slow or moderate, in-house or contracted R&D may be the best means to obtain the technology. On the other hand, if the market is growing very fast and competitors are rushing in, the "window of opportunity" may close before the technology has been developed by the new entrant. In this case, it is better to acquire the technology and related knowhow, in order to enter the market before it is too late.

Risk. Inherently, technology development is always riskier than technology acquisition because the technical success of R&D cannot be guaranteed. There is always the risk that the planned performance specifications will not be met, that the time to project completion will be stretched out, and that the R&D and manufacturing costs will be higher than forecasted. On the other hand, acquiring technology entails a much lower risk, since the product, process, or service, can be seen and tested before the contract is signed.

Regardless of whether the technology is acquired or developed, there is always the risk that it will soon become obsolete and be displaced by a superior technology. This risk cannot be entirely removed, but it can be considerably reduced by careful technology forecasting and planning. If market growth is slow, and no winner has emerged among the various competing technologies, it may be wiser to monitor these technologies through

"technology gatekeepers" and be ready to jump in as the winner emerges.

Cost. For a successful product line with relatively long life, acquisition of technology is more costly, but less risky, than technology development. Normally, royalties are paid in the form of a relatively low initial payment as "earnest money," and as periodic payments tied to sales. These payments continue throughout the period of validity of the license agreement. Since these royalties may amount to 2 to 5 percent of sales, this creates an undue burden of continuing higher cost to the licensee, everything else being equal.

On the other hand, R&D requires a high front-end investment and therefore a longer period of negative cash flow. There are also intangible costs involved in acquiring technology the license agreements may have restrictive geographic or application clauses, and other businesses may have access to the same technology and compete with lower prices or stronger marketing. Finally, the licensee is dependent upon the licensor for technological advances, or even for keeping up to date, and this may be dangerous.

MOVING AHEAD WITH R&D

R&D can be conducted in-house, under contract, or jointly with others. In-house R&D commands a strategic advantage: the company is the sole owner of the know-how created and can protect it from unauthorized use. R&D is also basically a learning process; in-house research thus trains the company's own research people who may go on to ever better things.

External R&D is usually contracted out to specialized nonprofit research institutions or to universities. These institutions often already have experienced personnel in the disciplines to be applied and are well-equipped. The disadvantages are that the company will not benefit from the learning experience and may become overly dependent on the contractor. The trans for the technology may turn out to be difficult and leaks to competitors may develop. Using university research is sometimes slightly less expensive than engaging institutes because graduate students rather than professionals do some of the work.

Joint R&D became popular in the United States after antitrust laws were relaxed and tax incentives were offered to R&D consortia. In a consortium, several companies with congruent interests join together to perform R&D, either in a separate organization or in a university. The advantages are lower costs, since each company does not have to invest in similar equipment; a critical mass of researchers; and interchange of information among the sponsors. The disadvantages are that all the sponsors have access to the same R&D results. However, because of antitrust considerations, the R&D performed must be "precompetitive," legalese meaning that it must be basic

or preliminary. A company must take joint research beyond the "joint" stage to make money on it; it can use this type of result as the foundation, not as the innovation itself.

R&D PROJECT SELECTION, MANAGEMENT, AND TERMINATION

Industrial R&D is generally performed according to projects (i.e., separate work activities) with specific technical and business goals, assigned personnel, and time and money budgets. These projects can either originate "top down" (for instance, from a management decision to develop a new product) or "bottom up" (from an idea originated by an individual researcher). The size of a project may vary from a part-time effort of one researcher for a few months with a budget of thousands of dollars, to major 5- or 10-year projects with large, multidisciplinary teams of researchers and budgets of millions of dollars. Therefore, project selection and evaluation is one of the more critical and difficult subjects of R&D management. Of equal importance, although less emphasized in practice, is the subject of project termination, particularly in the case of unsuccessful or marginal projects.

Selection of R&D Projects. Normally, a company or a laboratory will have requests for a higher number of projects than can be effectively implemented. Therefore, R&D managers are faced with the problem of allocating scarce resources of personnel, equipment, laboratory space, and funds to a broad spectrum of competing projects. Since the decision to start on an R&D project is both a technical and a business decision, R&D managers should select projects on the basis of the following objectives, in order of importance:

- 1. Maximize the long-term return on investment;
- 2. Make optimum use of the available human and physical resources;
- 3. Maintain a balanced R&D portfolio and control risk;
- 4. Foster a favorable climate for creativity and innovation.

Project selection is usually done once a year, by listing all ongoing projects and the proposals for new projects, evaluating and comparing all these projects according to quantitative and qualitative criteria, and prioritizing the projects in "totem pole" order. The funds requested by all the projects are compared with the laboratory budget for the following year and the project list is cut off at the budgeted amount. Projects above the line are funded, those below the line delayed to the following year or tabled indefinitely. Some experienced R&D managers do not allocate all the budgeted funds, but keep a small

percentage on reserve to take care of new projects that may be proposed during the year, after the laboratory official budget has been approved.

Evaluation of R&D Projects. Since R&D projects are subject to the risk of failure, the expected value of a project can be evaluated according to a statistical formula. The value is the payoff anticipated but discounted by probabilities. These are the probability of technical success, the probability of commercial success, and the probability of financial success. Assuming a payoff of \$100 million and a fifty-fifty rate of technical success, a commercial success rate of 90 percent, and a financial probability of 80 percent, then the expected value will be \$36 million 100 discounted by 50, 90, and 80 percent respectively.

Consequently, project evaluation must be performed along two separate dimensions: technical evaluation, to establish the probability of technical success; and business evaluation, to establish the payoff and the probabilities of commercial and financial success. Once the expected value of a project has been determined it can be compared with the projected cost of the technical effort. Given a company's usual rate of return on investment, the cost may not be worth the expected value given the risks.

Needless to say, such statistical approaches to evaluation are not silver bullets but as good as the guesses that go into the formula. Businesses use such evaluations, however, when many projects compete for money and some kind of disciplined approach is needed to make choices.

Management of R&D Projects. The management of R&D projects follows basically the principles and methods of project management. There is, however, one significant caveat in relation to normal engineering projects: R&D projects are risky, and it is difficult to develop an accurate budget, in terms of technical milestones, costs, and time to completion of the various tasks. Therefore, R&D budgets should be considered initially as tentative and should be gradually refined as more information becomes available as a result of preliminary work and the learning process. Historically, many R&D projects have exceeded, sometimes with disastrous consequences, the forecasted and budgeted times to completion and funds to be expended. In the case of R&D, measuring technical progress and completion of milestones is generally more important than measuring expenditures over time.

Termination of R&D Projects. Termination of projects is a difficult subject because of the political repercussions on the laboratory. Theoretically, a project should be discontinued for one of the following three reasons:

1. There is a change in the environment for instance, new government regulations, new competitive offer-

- ings, or price declines that make the new product less attractive to the company.
- 2. Unforeseen technical obstacles are encountered and the laboratory does not have the resources to overcome them.
- 3. The project falls hopelessly behind schedule and corrective actions are not forthcoming.

Due to organizational inertia, and the fear of antagonizing senior researchers or executives with pet projects, there is often the tendency to let a project continue, hoping for a miraculous breakthrough that seldom happens.

In theory, an optimal number of projects should be initiated and this number should be gradually reduced over time to make room for more deserving projects. Also, the monthly cost of a project is much lower in the early stages than in the later stages, when more personnel and equipment have been committed. Thus, from a financial risk management viewpoint, it is better to waste money on several promising young projects than on a few maturing "dogs" with low payoff and high expense. In practice, in many laboratories it is difficult to start a new project because all the resources have already been committed and just as difficult to terminate a project, for the reasons given above. Thus, an able and astute R&D manager should continuously evaluate his or her project portfolio in relation to changes in company strategy, should continuously and objectively monitor the progress of each R&D project, and should not hesitate to terminate projects that have lost their value to the company in terms of payoff and probability of success.

TAX ADVANTAGES FOR R&D

In the period 1981 through 2004, corporations had a R&D tax credit that is, they were allowed to deduct research and development expenditures from income. The tax credit was renewed in 2004 and lasted through 2005, but the tax bill signed in May 2006 left the provision out. This outcome no doubt pleased those who thought that government subsidies of corporate development were out of place, and energized those who saw the credit as nationally important to attempt to have the credit reinstated. In 2008 the U.S. Senate passed an extension to the R&D tax credits, tacking the provision onto the Renewable Energy and Job Creation Act. The tax credits cover up to 20 percent of qualified research and development expenses, approximately 70 percent of which are used to fund employee salaries. The tax credit costs the U.S. government an estimated \$7 billion annually, which explains in part why many politicians resist making the tax credit permanent despite pressure from business advocates to do so. As of 2010, President Barack Obama wished to make the tax credit permanent and hoped to add this as a provision to his 2011 budget so businesses can count on the credit.

SMALL BUSINESS AND R&D

Research and development in the public mind as well as in the media conjures up notions of big business, huge labs, vast testing fields, wind tunnels, and crash dummies flailing around as autos are crashed into walls. R&D is associated with the pharmaceutical industry, miracle cures, laser eye surgery, and super-fast jet travel. To be sure, a vast amount of the money expended on formal research is expended by large corporations often on relatively trivial improvements of products already doing quite a good job and by government on weapons systems and space exploration. The glory and the power thus displayed before people's eyes on television do not reveal the fact that the crucial research and development on which much else is based has been and continues to be the work of small entrepreneurs.

The explosive development of the oil industry was triggered by the invention of an effective kerosene lamp by Michael Dietz in 1859. Dietz ran a small lamp production business. Oil drilling began in earnest to support such lighting applications. An unwanted residue of kerosene refining was gasoline, which was burned off as useless waste until the first cars came along. The story of Thomas Edison is worth rereading occasionally to correct one's vision of modern R&D. Chester Carlson, the inventor of xerography, perfected his invention in part-time labors in a makeshift lab while working as a patent attorney. The computer revolution came about because two young men, Steve Wozniak and Steve Jobs, put together a personal computer in a garage and thus triggered the Information Age. Countless innovations large and small were made by tinkering individuals or small-business people trying something new. The fact that many of these entrepreneurial, inventive, innovative, and persistent individuals are the fathers and mothers of great companies indeed of whole industries that now dominate formal R&D should not obscure their humble beginnings and catch-as-catch-can methods of discovering the new.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bock, Peter. Getting It Right: R&D Methods for Science and Engineering. San Diego, Calif.: Academic Press, 2001.

Cornell University Law School. Legal Information Institute. "KSR Int'l Co. v. Teleflex Inc. 119 Fed. Appx. 282." Available from: http://www.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/04 1350.ZS.html Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Dankbaar, Ben. *Innovation Management in the Knowledge Economy*. London: Imperial College Press, 2003.

Gross, Grant. "Senate Approves Extension to Expired R&D Tax Credit," PC World. 20 February 2010. Retrieved April 13, 2010 Khurana, Anil. "Strategies for Global R&D: A Study of 31 Companies Reveals Different Models and Approaches to the Conduct of Low cost R&D around the World." *Research Technology Management*. March April 2006.

Le Corre, Armelle, and Gerald Mischke. *Innovation Game: A New Approach to Innovation Management and R&D*. New York: Springer, 2005.

Miller, William L. "Innovation Rules!" Research Technology Management. March April 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RÉSUMÉS

A résumé is a document presented by a job applicant to a prospective employer outlining and summarizing that person's qualifications for employment. A résumé generally includes data on education, previous work experience, and personal information. Well-crafted résumés are concise and composed in such a way as to maximize the applicant's attractiveness as a potential employee. A résumé is generally accompanied by a cover letter which introduces the applicant and the résumé to the employer. The purpose of a résumé is to obtain an interview, not to land a job. This is an important distinction. Whether or not a person is hired is largely determined by what transpires during the job interview, not by the résumé. A résumé is extremely important, however, because it provides the employer with a first impression of the job applicant. From this first impression a decision will be made as to whether or not an interview will be granted.

RÉSUMÉ APPEARANCE AND CONTENT

Résumés are read from two perspectives: the appearance of the physical document itself and the content of the résumé. Résumé appearance concerns the presence (or absence) of typographical errors, poor grammar usage, sloppy sentence structure, garish colors, unconventional typefaces, paper stains, and so on.

The content of the résumé is the actual information included in the document. The content of most résumés falls into four broad categories: education, previous work experience, personal data, and social data. The first two are self-explanatory. Personal data includes such things as address and telephone number. Social data includes things like marital status, club memberships, military status, and references.

Handbooks that provide detailed advice on compiling résumés are available in most bookstores and libraries. These guides generally agree on the types of information to include on a résumé but sometimes differ on the format and hierarchical arrangement of the résumé. Some authors feel that educational information should be presented first while others feel previous work experience should be foremost. Other authors of such handbooks offer advice on tailoring a résumé to fit one's particular employment situation (looking for an entry-level position, reentering the job market, or changing fields or vocations). Most of these handbooks, however, have one thing in common: they generally lack empirical data on what a prospective employer is looking for in a résumé. References in these handbooks to this aspect of the applicant, résumé, and employer scenario are often anecdotal.

EMPLOYERS AND RÉSUMÉS

When reading résumés, employers are usually looking for the facts. Functional résumés (résumés with no dates) are often viewed as indicators of excessive job movement or attempts to hide large gaps in one's career. Nebulous phrases such as "exposure to" sometimes indicate a lack of depth of work experience, as does excess space devoted to education, personal, and social data. Obviously, recent college or high school graduates and other people relatively new to the workforce often have little choice but to highlight such information, and the discerning employer will take this factor into account.

Many small-business consultants urge their clients to study résumés closely, citing the unfortunate frequency with which some applicants include outright lies. A Massachusetts-based management consultant, for instance, told *Nation's Business* writer Peter Weaver that a résumé should only be used as a starting point for launching a thorough examination of an applicant's business, professional, and interpersonal skills. "Hiring someone based on false claims in a résumé not only weakens a firm's workforce but also can lead to costly legal action," said Weaver, who noted that many businesses are held legally responsible for the actions of all employees even those who may have been placed in positions on the basis of fraudulent information.

Some employers have turned to automated résumé banks or reference checking firms to help them fill their workforce needs. Banks will, for a fee, mail out copies of résumés to prospective employers. Using technical terminology and job-related phrases a computer will match the résumés it stores in its data bank with job descriptions supplied by its clients. Résumé banks, however, are not professional recruiters; the latter are compensated for their services in terms of a percentage of a recruit's salary. Résumé banks charge a sliding fee for their services.

ELECTRONIC RÉSUMÉS

An article posted on the Web site of a job search service, Quintessential Careers, offers the following statistics that highlight the reason why a print résumé, although still important, can no longer be the only résumé tool in a job-seeker's kit. "More than 80 percent of employers are now placing résumé directly into searchable databases, and an equal percentage of employers prefer to receive resumes by e-mail. An iLogos study also revealed that 81 percent of *Fortune* 500 companies place their career opportunities and job postings on their own Web sites, while many other companies place the job listings on various job-seeking Web sites.

Some job applicants have found that the trend toward e-mailed résumés makes it more difficult for them to differentiate themselves in the eyes of prospective employers. As a result, many people have begun adding graphics and interactive elements to their electronic résumés. In fact, several Web sites exist to help users create such résumés. While including graphics and interactive elements can sometimes help applicants for some creative and technology-oriented positions, hiring executives emphasize that these features cannot make up for a lack of experience and achievements.

Job applicants who decide to create an electronic résumé and send it to potential employers via e-mail should keep a few factors in mind. First, it is generally considered bad form to use a current employer's e-mail system to send out résumés. Second, job applicants should make sure that their e-mail user name is professional and appropriate before sending out résumés. Third, applicants should consider using a standard ASCII format with a predictable layout and plain fonts, since fancy text may not be readable on some potential employers' computer systems. It may be helpful to send a test résumé to yourself and to several friends in order to check how the document appears on several systems. Fourth, experts recommend including a name, phone number, and e-mail address at the top of every page so the sender's identity will not get lost if the résumé is printed out or entered into a database. Finally, job applicants should be careful to include keywords referring to their job interests and experience in case hiring companies scan in résumés and search them to find candidates for later job openings.

POSTING RÉSUMÉS ON AN ELECTRONIC BULLETIN BOARD

One of the reasons it is important to have an electronic résumé for job seekers in today's market is because they can be used to participate in online job bulletin boards. Some of the most popular such services are Monster.com, CareerBuilder.com, HotJobs.com to name the largest. Industry specific job posting services offer to assist both job seekers and employers looking for the right candidates. These electronic job posting sites are a useful tool but any job-seeker should use them as but one avenue through which to search for employment. According to

an article by Tom Jackson in *CareerJournal*, "only 7 percent of 2,500 job hunters who receive outplacement counseling found new positions through the Internet, compared to 35 percent who were hired through networking."

However résumés are used, the key to their success is their ability to communicate the most essential information about a candidate that will pique the interest of prospective employers who have a position that will make a good fit for the job-seeker.

While these online job boards can provide a helpful way for employees and employers to connect, there are unfortunately some risks associated with posting résumés online. The risks stem from the fact that individuals who post those résumés are generally putting a large amount of personal information, including addresses, e-mail information, and telephone numbers online. In August 2008 Monster.com revealed that 1.3 million résumés with personal information had been diverted to a server in Ukraine run by hackers. Other attacks on Monster involved hackers redirecting Monster users attempting to apply with big-name clients such as Best Buy and Toyota toward their own servers where they were able to collect personal information. The information contained in such online résumés can provide a wealth of useful data to those engaged in identity theft.

Online applicants should thus ensure they take steps to protect their safety. For example, it is advisable to provide limited contact information on a publicly posted résumé and consider using an e-mail address, telephone number, or post office box created just for the online posting. Services such as Google Voice allow a person to create a new phone number, and this number can be used as an alternative to regular contact information for publicly posted Web sites. In addition, applicants should be wary of potential scams and of revealing too much information without confirming the identity of the employer.

SEE ALSO Employee Hiring; Recruiting.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hansen, Katharine. "The Top 10 Things You Need to Know about E Resumes and Posting Your Resume Online." *Quintessential Careers*. Available from: http://www.quintcareers.com/e resumes.html. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Hawthorne, Kate. "Online Recruiting Filled With Pitfalls." Northern Colorado Business Report. 1 February 2008. Available from: http://www.ncbr.com/article.asp?id=91266. Retrieved April 13, 2010.

"iLogos Study 'Where the Jobs Are' Identifies Consequences for Fortune 500 Companies and Gives Tips for Job Seekers." *Taleo.* 5 June 2002. Available from: http://www.taleo.com/news/press/ilogos study where the jobs are 80.html. Retrieved April 16, 2010.

Jackson, Tom. "Mastering the Electronic Job Search Monster." *CareerJouranl.com*. Narain, R. Kamna. "Changing Face of Résumés." *Business Journal.* 15 September 2000.

Rappeport, Alan. "Companies Give Web Search a New Meaning.". CFO. 21 April 2008. Available from: http://www.cfo.com/article.cfm/11078461/c 11075991?f=home todayinfinance Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Ream, Richard. "Rules for Electronic Résumés." *Information Today.* September 2000.

Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. *Human Resources Management*. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d. Weaver, Peter. "Ignoring a Résumé Can Prove Costly." *Nation's Business*. September 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RETAIL TRADE

Retailers are business firms engaged in offering goods and services directly to consumers. In most but not all cases, retail outlets are primarily concerned with selling merchandise. Typically, such businesses sell individual units or small groupings of products to large numbers of customers. A minority of retailers, however, also garner income through rentals rather than outright sales of goods (as in the case of enterprises that offer furniture or gardening tools for rent) or through a combination of products and services (as in the case of a clothing store that might offer free alterations with the purchase of a suit).

The retail industry is a massive part of the overall U.S. economy. In 2008, for example, approximately 4.5 million people were employed in retail jobs, and retail sales topped \$3.9 trillion in 2008. Moreover, many retail niches are characterized by a healthy population of smaller enterprises; indeed, the vast majority of retail employees in the United States work at establishments with fewer than twenty employees.

Retail trade is widely known as a very competitive area of commercial endeavor, and observers note that many fledgling retail establishments do not survive for more than a few years. Indeed, competition for sales has become so great that consumers have seen a marked blurring of product lines among retailers. Increasingly, retailers have taken to stocking a much greater variety of goods than their basic industry classification would indicate (bookstores, for example, increasingly stock music products, while food, liquor, office supplies, automotive supplies, and other wares can all be found in contemporary drug stores). This development further complicates efforts to establish and maintain a healthy presence in the marketplace. But for the small-business owner who launches a retail store on an adequate foundation of capital, business acumen, and

attractive merchandise, involvement in the trade can be rewarding on both financial and personal fulfillment levels.

With the tightening of credit and recession that occurred in 2008 and 2009, analysts suggest that knowing the consumer will be key to continued retail success. Experts suggest that the aging baby boomer market will be changing the retail landscape, and that other shifts such as increased coupon usage, frugality, and a movement towards "buying local" may also change the retail landscape in years to come.

PRIMARY RETAIL TYPES

Retail enterprises can be either independently owned and operated or part of a "chain," a group of two or more stores whose activities are determined and coordinated by a single management group. Stores that are part of a chain may all be owned by a single company, but in other cases, the individual stores may be franchises that are independently owned by a small businessperson.

Many different types of retail establishments exist, and, as noted above, the overall industry has seen a significant blurring of the boundaries that had long separated the wide range of companies operating under the retail umbrella. Nonetheless, retailing establishments still generally fall into one of the following general categories:

- Specialty Stores These establishments typically concentrate their efforts on selling a single type or very limited range of merchandise. Clothing stores, musical instrument stores, sewing shops, and party supply stores all fall within this category.
- Department Stores These establishments consist of a series of departments, each of which specializes in selling a particular grouping of products. Under this compartmentalized arrangement, consumers go to one area of the store to purchase tableware and another area to acquire bedding, for example.
- Supermarkets These retail establishments, which
 are primarily involved in providing food to
 consumers but have increasingly ventured into other
 product areas in recent years, account for the vast
 majority of total food-store sales in the United States.
- Discount Stores These retail outlets offer consumers a trade-off: lower prices (typically on a broad range of products) in exchange for lower levels of service. Indeed, many discount stores operate under a basic "self-service" philosophy.
- Mail-Order Businesses and other Nonstore Retailing Establishments Mail-order sales have become a ubiquitous part of the American retail landscape; indeed, some retail establishments subsist entirely on mail order, forsaking traditional stores entirely, while

other companies maintain operations on both levels. In addition, this category includes sales made to end consumers through telemarketing, vending machines, the Internet, and other nonstore avenues.

Electronic retail has been growing at a significantly higher rate than retail trade as a whole.

SEE ALSO Dot-coms.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alexander, Tierney. The Retail Life: A Store Manager's Companion. Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2002.

Barnes, Nora Ganim. "The Restructuring of the Retail Business in the US: The Fall of the Shopping Mall." *Business Forum*. Winter 2005.

Burstiner, Irving. "How to Start and Run Your Own Retail Business." Citadel Press. 2001.

Dugan, Daniel. "Keys for 2010 Retail Success: Know Customers, Target Niches." *Crain's Detroit Business.* 15 November 2009. Available from: http://www.crainsdetroit.com/article/ 20091115/SUB01/311159928/1027. Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Heard, Geoffrey, and Gordon Woolf. Success in Store: How to Start Or Buy a Retail Business, Enjoy Running It and Make Money. Mentone, Victoria, Australia: The Worsley Press, 2003.

- Koch, Lambert T., and Kati Schmengler. "Entrepreneurial Success and Low Budget Internet Exposure: The Case of Online retailing." *International Journal of Technology Management*. 13 March 2006.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Estimated Annual Retail and Food Service Sales by Kinds of Business: 1992 Through 2005." Available from: http://www.census.gov/svsd/retlann/view/table2.txt. Retrieved May 6, 2010.
- U.S. Census Bureau "Estimated Annual Retail and Food Service Sales by Kinds of Business: 1992 Through 2008." Available from: http://www.census.gov/retail/index.html#arts. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- U. S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Occupational Outlook Handbook 2010 11 Edition. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/oco/ocos121.htm Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RETIREMENT PLANNING

Retirement planning describes the financial strategies individuals employ during their working years to ensure that they will be able to meet their goals for financial security upon retirement. Making sound decisions about retirement is particularly important for self-employed persons and small-business owners. Unlike employees of some large companies, who can simply participate in the pension plans and investment programs offered by their

employers, entrepreneurs must set up and administer plans for themselves and for their employees.

There has been a shift away from company-funded, defined-benefit pension plans. These plans were common within large firms during the 1950s through 1970s and into the 1980s. A defined-benefit pension plan is one in which the employer pays into and manages a plan based on calculations of how much the fund will need in order to provide an employee with a particular, defined postretirement income. Such a plan guarantees all qualified employees with a predetermined retirement benefit. Many things have combined to cause a shift away from defined-benefit plans and towards defined-contribution plans. One of the more important of these, other than substantial demographic pressure that the retirement of the baby boom generation is having on all retirement issues, was the passage of an obscure provision in the Tax Revenue Act of 1978, the 401(k) provision. This provision went largely unnoticed for 2 years until Ted Benna, a Pennsylvania benefits consultant, devised a creative and rewarding application of the law, an application which became what is known today at the 401(k) plan.

A 401(k) plan is just one of various types of plans which fall under the umbrella of defined-contribution plans, as opposed to defined-benefit plans. A definedcontribution plan is one in which there is no guaranteed postretirement benefit but rather a defined monthly or yearly contribution to a plan. How the plan's assets are invested and how much they are worth at retirement is not defined by the plans. Employees are responsible, in most cases, for investment decisions and the level of contribution made to the plan. With defined-contribution pension plans employees pay into the plan on a tax-deferred basis, and in most cases, the employer agrees to a minimum contribution or agrees to match some percentage of the contribution made by the employee. Many business writers believe that this shift from defined-benefit plan to defined-contribution plan has helped to level the playing field for small businesses. Smaller companies are now able to offer the same type of retirement benefits as many larger employers.

Though establishing and funding retirement plans can be costly for small businesses, such programs also offer a number of advantages. In most cases, for example, employer contributions to retirement plans are tax-deductible expenses. In addition, offering employees a comprehensive retirement plan can help small businesses attract and retain qualified people who might otherwise seek the security of working for a larger company. The number of small firms establishing retirement plans grew during the 1990s, but small employers still lag far behind larger ones in providing this type of benefit for employees. In fact, approximately 72 percent of workers in small companies do not have access to any type of retirement plan available

through their work, and only 16.1 of business owners with fewer than ten employees offered a 401(k) or other retirement savings plan. In fact, more than 58 million workers or just over half of the U.S. workforce has no access to any type of retirement plan through employers at all, including defined benefit plans.

Retirement planning is a topic of interest to all Americans, not only to small-business owners and entrepreneurs. The debate over whether Social Security will be available for the younger members of the current workforce adds legitimacy to the need for early retirement planning. Longer life expectancies mean that more money must be set aside for retirement, while the uncertainty of investment returns and inflation rates makes careful planning essential. In fact, some experts recommend that individuals invest a minimum of 14 percent of their gross income from the time they enter the workforce to guarantee a comfortable retirement.

Unfortunately, most people are not doing this. In fact, according to a 2009 survey, only 13 percent of individuals reported they were comfortable about saving enough money for retirement, a record low since the survey began in 1993. These Americans are right to be concerned: in a 2009 survey, 53 percent reported having less than \$25,000 in total savings and investments while the average home headed by a forty-three-year-old had slightly over \$18,000. Jack VanDerhei, Senior Research Fellow at the Employee Benefit Research Institute (EBRI) explained how much individuals need to retire. In response to an interviewer's question on the Public Broadcasting System's Frontline show, VanDerhei explained that, as of 2005, most people approaching retirement had about three times their annual salary saved for the postretirement period. The EBRI recommends that a man have 6.3 times his annual salary available for postretirement living and a woman 6.7 times her annual salary. (Women have a longer life expectancy than men and therefore need slightly more retirement savings.) Financial planners and insurance analysts recommend even higher retirement savings goals ten to fifteen times annual salary as necessary for a reasonable retirement. What is clear in all studies on this subject is the fact that Americans are not saving adequately for retirement.

LAWS GOVERNING RETIREMENT PLANS

The Social Security Administration was created in the 1930s as part of President Franklin Roosevelt's New Deal. Private pension plans mushroomed shortly thereafter, offering coverage to millions of employees. In 1962 the Self-Employed Individuals Retirement Act established tax-deferred retirement plans from which account holders could withdrawals starting between the ages of 59 ½ and 70 ½. These plans also known as Keogh plans, after their originator, New York

Congressman Eugene J. Keogh were intended for the self-employed and for those who have income from self-employment on the side. Embezzlement from pension plans by trustees led to the passage of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA). One of the main provisions of ERISA was to set forth vesting requirements time periods over which employees gain full rights to the money invested by employers on their behalf. ERISA governs most large-employer-sponsored pension plans, but does not apply to those sponsored by businesses with fewer than twenty-five employees.

OPTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Small-business owners can set up a wide variety of retirement plans by filling out the necessary forms at any financial institution (a bank, mutual fund, insurance company, brokerage firm, etc.). The fees vary depending on the plan's complexity and the number of participants. Some employer-sponsored plans are required to file Form 5500 annually to disclose plan activities to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The preparation and filing of this complicated document can increase the administrative costs associated with a plan, as the business owner may require help from a tax advisor or plan administration professional. In addition, all the information reported on Form 5500 is open to public inspection.

The most important thing to remember is that smallbusiness owners who want to establish a qualified plan for themselves must also include all other company employees who meet minimum participation standards. As an employer, the small-business owner can establish retirement plans like any other business. As an employee, the small-business owner can then make contributions to the plan he or she has established in order to set aside taxdeferred funds for retirement, like any other employee. The difference is that a small-business owner must include all nonowner employees in any company-sponsored retirement plans and make equivalent contributions to their accounts. Unfortunately, this requirement has the effect of reducing the allowable contributions that the owner of a proprietorship or partnership can make on his or her own behalf.

For self-employed individuals, contributions to a retirement plan are based upon the net earnings of their business. The net earnings consist of the company's gross income less deductions for business expenses, salaries paid to nonowner employees, the employer's 50 percent of the Social Security tax, and significantly the employer's contribution to retirement plans on behalf of employees. Therefore, rather than receiving pre-tax contributions to the retirement account as a percentage of gross salary, like nonowner employees, the small business owner receives contributions as a smaller percentage of net earnings.

Employing other people thus detracts from the owner's ability to build up a sizeable before-tax retirement account of his or her own. For this reason, some experts recommend that the owners of proprietorships and partnerships who sponsor plans for their employees supplement their own retirement funds through a personal after-tax savings plan.

Nevertheless, many small businesses sponsor retirement plans in order to gain tax advantages and increase the loyalty of employees. A number of different types of plans are available. The most popular plans for small businesses all fall under the category of defined-contribution plans. In nearly every case, withdrawals made before the age of 59 ½ are subject to an IRS penalty in addition to ordinary income tax. The plans differ in terms of administrative costs, eligibility requirements, employee participation, degree of discretion in making contributions, and amount of allowable contributions. Brief descriptions of some of the most common types of plans follow:>

Simplified Employee Pension (SEP) Plans. SEP plans are employer-funded retirement accounts that allow small businesses to direct at least 3 percent and up to 25 percent of each employee's annual salary, to a maximum of \$49,000 in 2009 and 2010, into tax-deferred individual retirement accounts (IRAs) on a discretionary basis. SEP plans are easy to set up and inexpensive to administer, as the employer simply makes contributions to IRAs that are established by employees. The employees then take responsibility for making investment decisions regarding their own IRAs. Employers thus avoid the risk and cost involved in accounting for employee retirement funds. In addition, employers have the flexibility to make large percentage contributions during good financial years and to reduce contributions during hard times. SEP plans are available to all types of business entities, including proprietorships, partnerships, and corporations. In general, eligibility is limited to employees twenty-one or older with at least 3 years of service to the company and a minimum level of compensation. The maximum level of compensation for SEP eligibility was \$245,000 in 2009 and 2010.

Profit Sharing Plans. Profit-sharing plans enable employers to make a discretionary, tax-deductible contribution on behalf of employees each year, based on the level of profits achieved by the business. The total annual contribution is generally allocated among employees as a percentage of their compensation. Plan costs are tax deductible for the employer, and plan earnings are tax deferred for employees. Profit-sharing plans are easy to implement, offer design flexibility, and provide a wide range of investment choices. Eligibility is typically limited to employees who are at least twenty-one years of age and who have at least 1 year of

service. The employer's maximum deduction is 25 percent of the total annual salaries paid to nonowner employees.

A common variation is the age-based profit-sharing plan, in which contributions are based on an allocation formula that factors in the age or number of years to retirement of participants. Age-based profit sharing allows employers to reward valued older employees for their length of service. Another variation is the new comparability profit-sharing plan, which allows employers to define classes of employees and set up the retirement plan so that certain classes benefit the most in terms of allocation. These types of profit-sharing plans are similar to defined-benefit plans, but the employer contributions are discretionary.

Money Purchase Pension Plans. Money purchase pension plans are similar to regular profit-sharing plans, but the employer contributions are mandatory rather than discretionary. The main advantage of money purchase plans is that they allow larger employer contributions than regular profit-sharing plans. The employer determines a fixed percentage of profits that will be allocated to employee retirement accounts according to a formula. The maximum employer contribution jumps to the lesser of 25 percent of payroll for nonowner employees (adjusted to 20 percent for the small-business owner) or \$45,000 per employee. There are also combination money purchase-profit-sharing plans that allow employers to select a fixed percentage for mandatory contribution and also retain the option of contributing additional funds on a discretionary basis when cash flow permits.

401(k) Profit-Sharing Plans. The popular 401(k) plans are profit-sharing plans that include a provision for employees to defer part of their salaries for retirement. The employer can make annual profit-sharing contributions on behalf of employees, the employees can contribute up to \$16,500 of pre-tax income themselves as of 2009 and 2010, and the employer can choose to match some portion of employee contributions. 401(k) plans offer a number of advantages. First, they allow both employer and employee to make contributions and gain tax advantages. Second, they can be set up in such a way that employees can borrow money from the plan. Third, 401(k) plans enable employees to become active participants in saving and investing for their retirement, which raises the level of perceived benefits provided by the employer. The main disadvantages are relatively high set-up and administrative costs. Eligibility for 401(k) plans is typically limited to employees at least twenty-one years of age who have at least 1 year of service with the company.

Small businesses that establish 401(k)s must be careful to avoid liability for losses employees might suffer due to fluctuations in the value of plan investments. Under ERISA, plan sponsors can avoid liability by ensuring that

their 401(k) meets three criteria: offering a broad range of investment options to employees; communicating sufficient financial information to employees; and allowing employees to exercise independent control over their accounts.

Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans. Finally, there is a type of plan often used by businesses to supplement existing qualified plans and provide an extra benefit to key personnel and highly compensated employees. In small businesses, this usually includes the owner and founder. Broadly defined, a nonqualified deferred compensation plan (NDCP) is a contractual agreement in which a participant agrees to be paid in a future year for services rendered this year.

There are two broad categories of nonqualified deferred compensation plans: elective and nonelective. In an elective NDCP an employee chooses to receive less current salary and bonus compensation than he or she would otherwise receive, postponing the receipt of that compensation until a future tax year. Nonelective NDCPs are plans in which the employer funds the benefit and does not reduce current compensation in order to fund future payments. Such plans are, in essence, posttermination salary continuation plans. The argument behind such nonelective plans, funded by employers, is the retention of key employees.

One feature in particular of nonqualified deferred compensation plans that has made them a very popular tool for use by large corporations and some small businesses, is the fact that they are not limited by the same nondiscrimination rules imposed on qualified plans. NDCPs may be offered to a select group of employees only, unlike qualified plans to which all employees are eligible by definition. Consequently, the cost of this benefit is lower since it accrues to fewer people. NDCPs are a type of plan that is particularly useful for small-business owners in augmenting their own retirement savings plans.

WHICH PLAN TO CHOOSE

Small-business owners must carefully examine their priorities when selecting a retirement plan for themselves and their employees. If the main priority is to minimize administrative costs, a SEP plan may be the best choice. If it is important to have the flexibility of discretionary contributions, a profit-sharing plan might be the answer. A money purchase plan would enable a small-business owner to maximize contributions, but it would require an assurance of stable income, since contributions are mandatory. If the small business counts upon key older employees, an age-based profit-sharing plan or a defined-benefit plan would help reward and retain them. Conversely, an employer with a long time horizon until retirement would probably do best with a defined-contribution

plan. Finally, a small-business owner who wants employees to be able to fund part of their own retirement should select a SIMPLE or a 401(k) plan. There are also many possibilities for combination plans that might provide a closer fit with a small business's goals. Free information on retirement plans is available through the Department of Labor at 800-998-7542, or on the Internet at http://www.dol.gov/ebsa/savingmatters.html.

SEE ALSO Estate Tax; 401(k) Plan; Individual Retirement Accounts; Keogh Plans; Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans; Pension Plans; Simplified Employee Pensions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Altieri, Mark P. "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plans." CPA Journal. February 2005.
- Clifford, Lee. "Getting Over the Hump before You're Over the Hill." *Fortune*. 14 August 2000.
- Employee Benefit Research Institute. "The 2009 Retirement Confidence Survey: Economy Drives Confidence to Record Lows; Many Looking to Work Longer." April 2009. Available from http://www.ebri.org/publications/ib/index.cfm?fa=ibdisp&content_id=4226. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- Employee Benefit Research Institute. 2009 RCS Fact Sheet: Saving for Retirement in America. Available from: http://www.ebri.org/files/FS 03 RCS 09 Saving.FINAL.pdf. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- "The 401(k) Paper Chase." *Business Week.* 27 March 2000. Infante, Victor D. "Retirement Plan Trends." *Workforce.* November 2000.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Audit Techniques Guide." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/corporations/article/0,,id=134878,00.html. 10 January 2005.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Retirement Plans FAQs regarding SEPS." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/article/0,,id=111419,00.html. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- Kobe, Kathryn. Small Business Retirement Plan Availability and Worker Participation. U.S. Small Business Administration. March 2010. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/research/rs361tot.pdf. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- Korn, Donald Jay. "Developing a Plan to Make Your Golden Years Brighter." *Black Enterprise.* October 2000.
- Lichtenstein, Jules H. Saving for Retirement: A Look At Small Business Owners. U.S. Small Business Administration. March 2010. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/research/rs362tot.pdf. Retrieved April 13, 2010.
- Olson, John. "A Powerful Weapon in the War for Talent."

 National Underwriter Life & Health Financial Services Edition.
 23 June 2003.
- Postal, Arthur D. "New Tax Bill Changes Rules on Non qualified Deferred Comp Plans." *National Underwriter Life & Health.* 18 October 2004.
- Szabo, Joan. "Pension Tension." *Entrepreneur*. November 2000. "What You Need To Set Aside For Retirement." Public Broadcasting Service. *Frontline*. Available from: http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/retirement/world/need.html. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Wyss, David. "The Gathering Pensions Storm: Boomers Will Soon Find Their Retirement Kitty Has Been Underfunded. Making Up the Shortfall Will Buffet Corporations and the Economy." *Business Week Online.* 5 June 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RETURN ON ASSETS (ROA)

Return on assets (ROA) is a financial ratio that shows the percentage of profit a company earns in relation to its overall resources. It is commonly defined as net income divided by total assets. Net income is derived from the income statement of the company and is the profit after taxes. The assets are read from the balance sheet and include cash and cash-equivalent items such as receivables, inventories, land, capital equipment as depreciated, and the value of intellectual property such as patents. Companies that have been acquired may also have a category called "good will" representing the extra money paid for the company over and above its actual book value at the time of acquisition. Because assets will tend to have swings over time, an average of assets over the period to be measured should be used. Thus the ROA for a quarter should be based on net income for the quarter divided by average assets in that quarter. ROA is a ratio but usually presented as a percentage.

ROA answers the question: "What can you do with the assets that you have available?" The higher the ROA, the better the management. But this measure is best applied in comparing companies with the same level of capitalization. The more capital-intensive a business is, the more difficult it will be to achieve a high ROA. A major equipment manufacturer, for instance, will require very substantial assets simply to do what it does; the same will be true for a power plant or a pipeline. A fashion designer, an ad agency, a software firm, or a publisher may require only minimal capital equipment and will thus produce a high ROA. To compare a media outlet with a clothing store is like comparing apples to oranges.

The difference between a highly capitalized business and one running largely on intellectual property or creative assets is that, in the case of failure, the capital-intensive company will still have major assets that can be turned into real money whereas a concept-based enterprise will fail when its art is no longer favored; it will leave a few computers and furniture behind. Therefore ROA is used by investors as one of several ways of measuring a company within an industry, comparing it with others playing by the same rules.

USES FOR ROA

Unlike other profitability ratios, such as return on equity (ROE), ROA measurements include all of a business's assets those which arise out of liabilities to creditors as well as capital paid in by investors. Total assets are used rather than net assets. Thus, for instance, the cash holdings of a company have been borrowed and are thus balanced by a liability. Similarly, the company's receivables are definitely an asset but are balanced by its payables, a liability. For this reason, ROA is usually of less interest to shareholders than some other financial ratios; stockholders are more interested in return on *their* input. But the inclusion of all assets, whether derived from debt or equity, is of more interest to management which wants to assess the use of all money put to work.

ROA is used internally by companies to track assetuse over time, to monitor the company's performance in light of industry performance, and to look at different operations or divisions by comparing them one to the other. For this to be accomplished effectively, however, accounting systems must be in place to allocate assets accurately to different operations. ROA can signal both effective use of assets as well as undercapitalization. If the ROA begins to grow in relation to the industry's as a whole, and management cannot pinpoint the unique efficiencies that produce the profitability, the favorable signal may be negative: investment in new equipment may be overdue.

Another common internal use for ROA involves evaluating the benefits of investing in a new system versus expanding a current operation. The best choice will ideally increase productivity and income as well as reduce asset costs, resulting in an improved ROA ratio. For example, say that a small manufacturing company with a current sales volume of \$50,000, average assets of \$30,000, and a net profit of \$6,000 (giving it an ROA of \$6,000 / \$30,000 or 20 percent) must decide whether to improve its current inventory management system or install a new one. Expanding the current system would allow an increase in sales volume to \$65,000 and in net profit to \$7,800, but would also increase average assets to \$39,000. Although sales would increase, the ROA of this option would be the same 20 percent. On the other hand, installing a new system would increase sales to \$70,000 and net profit to \$12,250. Because the new system would allow the company to manage its inventory more efficiently, the average assets would increase only to \$35,000. As a result, the ROA for this option would increase to 35 percent, meaning that the company should choose to install the new system.

Return on assets data also suggests a shocking decline in the average return on assets in the United States over the past four decades. According to a 2009 shift index report by Deloitte's Center for the Edge, the return on assets on an economy-wide level in the United States has fallen more than 75 percent since 1965. Over this four-decade period, every sector, with the exception of health care, aerospace, and defense experienced a decline in return on assets. This indicates that companies as a whole have experienced decreased profitability in comparison to spending. This fall comes in part as a result of extreme corporate performance pressure, a relaxation of regulations, and an increase in competitive intensity.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Albrecht, W. Steve, James D. Stice, Earl Kay Stice, and Monte Swain. *Financial Accounting*. 9th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Baker, H. Kent, Erik Benrud, and Gary N. Powell. *Understanding Financial Management.* Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2005.

Bernstein, Leopold A., and John J. Wild. *Analysis of Financial Statements*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.

Deloitte. The 2009 Shift Index: Measuring the Forces of Long Term Change. 2009. Available from: http://www.deloitte.com/ assets/Dcom UnitedStates/Local%20Assets/Documents/us tmt ce ShiftIndex 072109ecm.pdf. Retrieved April 13, 2010.

MSN Money. Web site. Available from: http://moneycentral.msn.com/home.asp. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RETURN ON INVESTMENT (ROI)

Return on investment (ROI) is a financial ratio intended to measure the benefit obtained from an investment. Time is usually of the essence in this measurement because it takes time for an investment to realize a benefit. An ROI calculation can be illustrated by the purchase and subsequent sale of a house. Assume a cash purchase of a residence for \$100,000. The house is held for 10 years and is then sold for \$150,000; during its 10 years of ownership, maintenance costs have been \$1,000 per year, so that the net sales value is \$140,000. This sum, less the purchase price, nets out to \$40,000. That \$40,000 divided by the purchase price produces 0.4 or 40 percent. The ROI of this transaction has therefore been 40 percent. ROIs are typically calculated in different ways. In this example, for instance, the owner may have rented the house for \$200 per month and realized a 10-year income stream of \$24,000 as well. If that income is factored in, the net benefit will be \$64,000 rather than \$40,000, and the ROI will be 64 percent.

The general rule to keep in mind is that ROI is the ratio produced when all gains from a transaction, less the

costs associated with that transaction, are divided by the initial investment. The most common use of ROI is to assess the profitability of a company (or an operation within a company) based on investment. There are other measures of profitability as a percentage of *sales*, for instance, or as a percentage of total *assets* used. ROI is of special interest to those who put their money into stocks or invest their savings into their own business: they have different choices available, and ROI can help to guide them to where to put their money.

ALTERNATIVE WAYS OF CALCULATING ROI

The general formula for computing the ROI of a business is to divide the company's net income for a period by its invested capital. But the term "invested capital" does not have a universally or uniformly accepted definition. It is sometimes defined as net work or owners' equity. Other definitions include the company's long-term debt on the principle that, for operational purposes, money derived from debt is equivalent to paid-in capital. Barron's Dictionary of Finance and Investment Terms (1985), for instance, includes long-term debt in its definition of "return on invested capital," which it uses synonymously with ROI. When the company has no long-term debt, the measure becomes Return on Equity. MSN Money uses the same definition as Barron's and showed, in mid-2010, that the average return on capital (ROI including long-term debt) of the S&P 500 companies was 8.84 percent.

The small business can, thus, calculate its ROI simply by dividing its after-tax income by its net worth (the residue after total liabilities are deducted from total assets on the balance sheet) or can use net worth *plus* long-term debt. Consistency in the use of the formula is, of course, advisable. When asked by a lender or investor for the company's ROI, the owner might be well advised to find out the party's own definition. ROI will be lower if long-term debt is present.

ROI calculations are also typically employed to monitor the performance of divisions or of product lines within a company. The approaches used tend to be varied, but a common form of measurement is to use operating income for the division (income before taxes) as the "gain" and a composite measure to represent investment funds expended on behalf of the division's operations including the depreciated value of capital equipment, the value of inventories carried, and the net value of receivables less payables. When all divisions are measured the same way, comparisons are possible across the board.

ROI can also be used to evaluate a proposed investment in new equipment by dividing the increase in profit attributable to the new equipment by the increase in invested capital needed to acquire it. For example, a small business may be able to save \$5,000 in operating expenses

(and thus raise profit by the same amount) by spending \$25,000 on a piece of new equipment. This yields an ROI of \$5,000 divided by \$25,000, or 20 percent. If this figure is higher than the company's cost of capital (the interest paid on debt and the dividends paid to investors) prior to the investment, and no better investment opportunities exist for those funds, it may make sense to purchase the equipment.

In recent years, the use of ROI has expanded to also determine the return on investment for other activities not directly related to marketing or development of a product. For example, one hospital conducted a return-on-investment analysis on sexual harassment training it had provided. Another CEO conducted an ROI study to determine what effect his hosting of a golf tournament had. These types of studies allow business owners to understand the bottom-line impact of various endeavors and expenses that cannot neatly be categorized.

In addition to the various uses ROI holds for smallbusiness managers, it is routinely used by investors in the stock market to compare the performance of different companies and by people buying and selling companies in merger and acquisition activity.

SEE ALSO Financial Ratios.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Albrecht, W. Steve, James D. Stice, Earl Kay Stice, and Monte Swain. *Financial Accounting*. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2005.

Baker, H. Kent, Erik Benrud, and Gary N. Powell. *Understanding Financial Management.* Malden, Mass.: Blackwell Publishing, 2005.

Bernstein, Leopold A., and John J. Wild. *Analysis of Financial Statements*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2000.

MSN Money. Web site. Available from: http://moneycentral.msn.com/home.asp. Retrieved April 13, 2010.

Phillips, Jack, and Patti Phillips. "Show Me the Money," *Inc.* 1 September 2007. Available from: http://www.inc.com/resources/office/articles/20070901/phillips.html.

"Return on Investment ROI." *Investopedia.com.* Available from: http://www.investopedia.com/terms/r/returnoninvestment.asp. Retrieved May 21, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RETURN POLICIES

Return policies are the rules retail merchants establish to manage the process by which customers return or exchange unwanted or defective merchandise that they have purchased. According to a 2007 Harris Poll, 91 percent of consumers reported that a store's return policy was an

important factor in their buying decisions. As such, return policies are an extension of the customer service retailers provide, and they often tend to be fairly liberal. For this reason many consumers hold the mistaken belief that they can always return merchandise for a full refund regardless of the circumstances. In reality, both regular and online merchants enjoy great leeway in establishing individual policies. As returns have become more prevalent and more costly, some merchants have imposed tighter restrictions on merchandise returns.

The most generous return policies which are usually found at large, upscale retailers permit customers to return any merchandise at any time for a full refund, with or without a receipt. But most retailers place restrictions on one or more aspects of this process. For example, many merchants will not accept merchandise for return unless the customer can produce a dated receipt proving that he or she purchased the item at that store within a reasonable amount of time. Other merchants have slightly more liberal return policies and will accept items without a receipt as long as the sale tag is still attached. Still others will provide a store credit rather than a cash refund when no receipt is forthcoming. Some retailers have even tighter return policies and prohibit returns on sale merchandise or on certain types of items, like bathing suits, or impose a limited period of time during which returns are accepted.

The goal for retailers is to balance the need to satisfy customers against the cost and hassle associated with merchandise returns. Setting too liberal policies may encourage customers to abuse the system. For example, a customer might purchase a dress for a formal occasion, wear it once, and then return it. Similarly, a consumer might purchase a top-of-the line computer, use it for several months until an even faster model becomes available, and then return it. Finding the right balance between self-protection and customer service can be a particularly important issue for small-business owners. Much more than big retailers, they depend on superior customer service to keep people coming back to their shops and Web sites. Larger merchants can generally afford to be more liberal in allowing returns; smaller outfits may need to raise prices in order to compensate for the added expense. After all, returned items that cannot be resold must either be returned to the manufacturer or sold to a jobber, which costs the retailer extra in transaction and transportation fees.

The state of the economy may also affect a retailer's attitude toward returns. In the economic slowdown of 2008 and 2009, many retailers reported loosening their return policies, especially during the holiday season, in an effort to attract more customers in the tough economic climate. In fact, 52 percent of retailers responded to a 2008 study that they would be more lenient in holiday returns for that coming shopping year, as compared with

35 percent of stores that had relaxed their policies around the holidays in 2007. This increased leniency took the form of permitting more time for returns and being more accepting of returns without receipts.

There are several steps brick-and-mortar retailers can take to discourage abuse of their return policies. For example, they can attempt to reduce the volume of sales returns by posting their policy for customers to see. Although some types of products are easier to resell after being returned, it is advisable to have a single policy and to adhere to it rather than attempt to attach different rules to different types of items sold in a store.

RETURNS IN E COMMERCE

Establishing fair return policies while limiting the cost of returns is of particular importance to online retailers. After all, returns are a fact of life in electronic commerce. "How well you handle online returns will likely determine your future success or failure in the dotcom world," Melissa Campanelli wrote in *Entrepreneur*. "Unfortunately, returned merchandise is a major byproduct of increased Internet growth, especially as consumers become much more comfortable purchasing items over the Net." Some experts claim that the nature of electronic commerce invites large numbers of merchandise returns because consumers are not able to see and touch the items they purchase online.

A survey by e-BuyersGuide.com found that 86 percent of online shoppers rated return policies of significant importance in choosing an online merchant. Consumers were especially concerned about whether the policies permitted them to receive a refund immediately after items were returned, return online purchases to a brick-and-mortar store, exchange items as needed, and have the convenience of postal pickup at their homes. But the number-one priority of online shoppers was not having to pay return postage for items they ship back to "e-tailers." In a survey of the top fifty online merchants, however, 85 percent said that they required customers to pay return postage. Requiring customers to pay for shipping tends to discourage frivolous returns, according to some online retailers. This may in part explain why a 2007 survey demonstrated that 40 percet of online shoppers were dissatisfied with online return policies.

According to the e-BuyersGuide.com survey reported in *Entrepreneur*, the main reasons online shoppers returned their purchases included: that the product was not what they expected (25%); that the product did not fit properly (17%); that the merchandise was damaged (17%); that the wrong items were delivered (16%); that the products were of poor quality (10%); and that they simply changed their minds and did not want the product (15%). Of the consumers who returned items purchased online, 78 percent said they were satisfied with the experience, while

only 6 percent described it as unsatisfactory. Of those who had a bad experience returning merchandise, however, 62 percent said they would not return to the offending Web site.

The most popular way to handle online returns is to provide postage-paid return labels. Both the U.S. Postal Service and United Parcel Service (UPS) provide merchants with a service where customers can generate labels online and print them on their home computers. Retailers can open an account at a local post office to use the U.S. Postal Service's easy return system. There is a minimum charge of \$\psi_30\$ per return for the merchant. The UPS system is similar but also separates merchandise that is returned because it is faulty or damaged from that returned because the customer changed his or her mind. Both systems allow retailers to track packages online.

Another option for electronic retailers is outsourcing returns to a return management solution (RMS) company, like Return.com. These firms handle all aspects of merchandise returns, from generating labels and return authorizations to the physical handling and processing of merchandise. Some RMS companies integrate their computer systems with retailers' in order to facilitate tracking and routing of packages. According to Campanelli, using an RMS firm generally involves an installation fee of around \$10,000 plus a transaction fee for each package handled.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Arya, Anil and Brian Mittendorf. "Using Return Policies to Elicit Retail Information." *RAND Journal of Economics.* Autumn 2004.
- Biederman, David. "Many Happy Returns: Companies Wrestle with Post Holiday Merchandise Returns." *Journal of Commerce*. 5 December 2005.
- Campanelli, Melissa. "Many Happy Returns." *Entrepreneur*. January 2001.
- Frederick, Missy. "Survey: Retailers May Adjust Return Policies." Washington Business Journal. 14 November 2008. Available from: http://www.bizjournals.com/washington/stories/2008/11/10/daily96.html. Retrieved April 15, 2010.
- Haeberle, Matthew. "Return to Sender: Best Buy Streamlines Its Merchandise Returns Through a Third Party." *Chain Store Age.* September 2004.
- "The Importance of a Good Return Policy." *New York Times.* 10 April 2007. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/allbusiness/AB4353479 primary.html. Retrieved April 15, 2010.
- Plunkett, Jack W. *Plunkett's Retail Industry Almanac 2006: The Only Complete Reference to the Retail Industry.* Houston, Tex.: Plunkett Research, 2005.
- "PriceRunner Shopping Survey Shines Spotlight on Online Shopping Behavior: Shoppers Not Yet Satisfied with Return Process." *Business Wire.* 13 March 2007. Available from:http://phx.corporate ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=84375&p=irol newsArticle&ID=973434&highlight=. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RIGHT-TO-KNOW (RTK) LAWS

Right-to-know laws are a group of rules and regulations at the state and national levels that mandate that employers share scientific information with workers and local communities about the toxicity and other characteristics of chemicals and materials used in business processes. This information encompasses all substances to which workers might be exposed in the workplace, including materials and chemicals utilized in producing goods or providing services, chemical releases into the environment, waste management, and long-term exposure to substances. Right-to-know laws place special emphasis on maintaining and disseminating information on the potential long-term health effects (cancer, infertility, etc.) sometimes associated with longtime work exposure to high concentrations of industrial materials.

Experts in the fields of risk management and hazardous materials management generally separate employer obligations under "right-to-know" (RTK) into four broad categories: obligation to compile and retain relevant records; obligation to disclose any available information to workers, community members, or organizations on any potentially hazardous materials and processes used; obligation to provide adequate training to employees working with potentially dangerous materials; and obligation to disclose information on sudden health risks. This information, which must be presented even if it is not formally requested, should cover the potential risks of sudden and accidental chemical releases, explain the scope of the company's technological and human resources effectively to address such events; and identify other options that could also be considered.

THE MOVEMENT TOWARD RIGHT TO KNOW

The first U.S. efforts to inform workers and communities about hazardous substances used in the workplace were voluntary industry labeling practices. These labeling practices now incorporated into the Federal Hazardous Substances Labeling Act provided workers with basic information on hazardous materials, including descriptions of the nature of the hazard and instructions for safe handling (and medical treatment in case of exposure to the chemical in question). But as recognition increased of the potential long-term health effects of prolonged exposure to certain chemicals and materials, employee groups, companies, and government agencies all recognized that these safety measures needed to be bolstered.

In 1970 the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) was formed to help assure that American workers enjoyed safe and healthy working environments. In subsequent years, the agency established a body of regulations designed to ensure that workers were adequately informed about workplace risks (both short- and long-term) through training programs, labeling, and material safety data sheets (MSDS), in which original manufacturers provide complete information on all hazardous substances shipped to customers (downstream users are also required to supply end-users with MSDSs.) Contents of material safety data sheets must include the following for each chemical: identity, physical and chemical characteristics; primary routes of entry; health hazards; permissible exposure limits and control measures for reducing exposure; instructions for safe use, handling, and storage; emergency and first aid steps; name and address of manufacturer; date of production; and date at which the information contained in the MSDS was last changed. This bounty of centralized information makes the MSDS a cornerstone of all right-to-know programs. Moreover, during the 1990s some states initiated efforts to make these informationcrammed forms more concise and understandable to lay readers, making them even more valuable.

OSHA's mandate remains in place in the 2010s. It requires employers to maintain safe workplaces and jobs for their workers and maintains exposure standards for a wide variety of substances that are used in all industry sectors. In addition, many states have also developed their own right-to-know programs. These programs, if certified by the OSHA, allow individual states to assume responsibility for administration and enforcement.

In 2010 the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) made available on the Web the list of chemicals on the Toxic Substances Control Act Chemical Substance Inventory. This marked the first time the list had been available free of charge and was part of an effort by the EPA to increase the transparency of information on chemicals. The list can be found at http://www.data.gov.

The initiative to make additional data available is part of a broad joint effort between the administration of President Barack Obama and EPA administrator Lisa Jackson to provide more public education. However, as the administration moved forward with efforts such as increased openness about chemicals and toxic substances, OSHA aimed to take a step in the other direction with efforts to eliminate the requirement that chemical manufacturers include threshold limit values from the American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists, as well as cancer hazard evaluations from the International Agency for Research on Cancer, from data sheets accompanying chemicals. With this move, OSHA aimed to change the regulation that had been in place for 27 years.

COMPLIANCE WITH RTK PROGRAMS

Many employers erroneously believe that the nature of their business operation renders them immune to rightto-know regulations. Typical misconceptions include the belief that the workplace does not have any hazardous chemicals or that the quantities used in the workplace are so small that RTK rules do not apply. In reality, however, these regulations do not distinguish between quantity or size, and nearly every place of employment in the United States contains some substance that meets the definition of a hazardous chemical. For example, many paints, cleaning solutions, solvents, corrosives, compressed gases, glues, and other common substances fall under RTK regulations.

Business owners, though, can take a number of steps to ensure that they are in compliance with right-to-know rules and are promoting safety and healthy working conditions for all of their employees. Many of these steps can be undertaken quickly, and none requires the knowledge or skills of a chemist or materials expert.

Inventory. Employers are encouraged to complete a comprehensive written inventory of all materials in the workplace that may be hazardous, irrespective of the quantity or size of the materials on hand. The written inventory should include chemicals used or stored in work areas outside the building proper. This inventory should also include byproducts and intermediate products resulting from workplace processes. These materials inventories should include the name of the product, contact information for the manufacturer and distributor, and general work area in which the material is used or stored (chemicals used throughout the facility can be so designated). The written inventories can become large and quite comprehensive; as a result, more and more companies are moving to storing these inventories digitally. As long as the data is still available, keeping detailed digital records is still considered as being in compliance with OSHA regulations.

Material Safety Data Sheets. Each substance noted as a result of the materials inventory should have a corresponding material safety data sheet, for manufacturers must provide MSDSs to each purchaser of a hazardous chemical when making the initial shipment (recipients of these information sheets, whether distributors or purchasers, must provide updated information with the first shipment after each update). Some businesses even stipulate delivery of an MSDS as a condition of purchase when ordering hazardous chemicals.

Chemical Information List. Once all material safety data sheets have been gathered, they should be reviewed to identify the substance and understand specific hazards associated with the material. The MSDS can also be used to prepare a chemical information list for the workplace. This list, required by law, must be: 1) arranged in alphabetical order according to common name; 2) contain the chemical name; and 3) identify the area of the workplace

in which it can be found. According to right-to-know regulations, employers must provide access to and copies of the chemical information list to employees and their representatives, OSHA inspectors, and other employers sharing the same workplace.

Not all chemicals used in the workplace are required on these information lists. For example, a chemical list is not required in situations where employees handle chemicals only in sealed, unopened containers under normal working conditions, such as in warehousing or retail sales.

Clear Labeling. Businesses should make certain that all containers used to hold hazardous materials, whether on the factory floor or in the office, are labeled, tagged, or otherwise identified. This includes temporary portable containers if the container is going to be used by more than one person, utilized for an extended period of time (for example, more than one shift), or left unattended for any period of time. All hazardous substance container labels should clearly identify the material and detail potential hazards. Employers who receive unlabeled containers should either obtain an accurate label from the manufacturer or gather pertinent information from the manufacturer so that they can ready their own label.

Some businesses utilize commercially available labeling systems that use nontext methods to convey hazard warnings. These alternative systems may use icons, color coded numbers, or pictographs to describe levels of hazard and required personal protection equipment.

Institute Updating System. Employers should develop a system that allows them efficiently to update their chemical information list and MSDS holdings as each new substance arrives in their workplace. Updates should take place within 30 days of receiving the materials in question, as state and federal right-to-know programs require chemical lists to be updated regularly.

Hazard Assessment. Many employers use the hazard information contained in each MSDS to review carefully all processes in which the material is used. At this time, business owners can decide whether current workplace practices are adequate to ensure the safety and health of employees. Specific elements to review include level of engineering controls, adequacy of personal protective equipment, emergency procedures, and work practices.

Hazard Communication Program. Employers should put together a written hazard communication program for their employees. This program should explain how the company is meeting state/federal right-to-know requirements. Effective hazard communication programs will also include detailed explanations of the company's system of identifying and labeling hazardous substances; information about the

company's material safety data sheets and chemical information lists, including how they are maintained and how they can be accessed by workers; and details on policies and procedures that employees should follow when engaged in non-routine tasks that require usage of hazardous chemicals and other potentially dangerous materials.

Training. Effective training programs must be implemented in conjunction with RTK laws. Right-to-know training programs should provide guidance and information in several key areas, including the purpose and content of the law; the nature of the hazardous substances in the workplace; protection from hazards; location and usage of information on these workplace materials, including material safety data sheets, labels, and chemical information lists; and overall employee rights. In essence, all right-to-know training programs should be based on the knowledge that information that is not understood by workers will be of little utility to them in preventing or limiting their exposure to hazardous chemicals in the workplace.

Business experts and state and federal administrators cite several keys to shaping and implementing an effective training program for a workforce:

- Identify who needs training. Employers should utilize organizational charts and personnel records to identify the training needs of various staff. Assess each employee's actual and potential exposure to hazardous chemicals during normal working situations and in potential emergencies. (For example, production and custodial workers are likely to have a higher level of training than salespeople and secretaries.)
- Determine which chemicals employees may be exposed to, either under normal working conditions or emergency situations.
- Ensure that employees are aware of the location of chemical information lists and material safety data sheets.
- Make sure that employees know how to use labels, MSDSs, and chemical information lists to obtain information on hazardous materials.
- Make sure that employees understand control programs and personal protective equipment.
- Institute measures to ensure that new and transferred workers receive training. Many businesses integrate Right-to-Know training into general orientation programs or existing departmental safety programs.
- Make contingency plans to provide additional training if new hazards are introduced into the workplace.
- Evaluate effectiveness of training programs after workers have completed them. This can be done through written tests, one-on-one meetings with

employees who completed the program, or employee demonstrations of acquired skills and knowledge. Employee feedback on the training program should also be encouraged. Business owners and managers should ask workers which aspects of the program were most valuable and informative, and which aspects were least useful. In some cases, this feedback phase may reveal that the training program did not provide staff with the necessary level of knowledge to deal safely and effectively with hazardous materials they encounter in the workplace. In those cases, programs should be revised until they meet expectations.

Experts note that many facilities utilize thousands of chemicals in their operations. Training all employees about the characteristics of each one is an unrealistic burden for any employer. Over the years, OSHA policies have shown a general recognition of this reality. According to OSHA, "information and training may be designed to cover categories of hazards (e.g., flammability, carcinogenicity) or specific chemicals. Chemical-specific information must always be available through labels and material safety data sheets.... If there are only a few chemicals in the workplace, then you may want to discuss each one individually. Where there are large numbers of chemicals, or the chemicals change frequently, you will probably want to train generally based on the hazard categories (e.g., flammable liquids, corrosive materials, carcinogens)." The market has also responded with helpful products. Thus Del Williams reported, in Medical Laboratory Observer, on Windows-based right-to-know labeling software which enables OSHA compliance officers to prepare labels on ordinary printers having done so by hand before. Williams' report was based on an interview with a supplier servicing 200 hospitals indicating the often massive size of the compliance task. Suzanne Shelley, reporting on the same product (called RTKV2 HazCom) in Chemical Engineering made the point that the product comes with online access to a database of 160,000 MSDS records thus making the job significantly easier.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Kilma, Greg. "MSDS Gone Wild." EHS Today. 7 July 2008. Available from: http://ehstoday.com/fire emergencyresponse/hazardous materials/ehs imp 81510/. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- "Obama Administration Divided on Public Right to Know About Chemicals." *Environmental News Services.* 15 March 2010. Available from: http://www.ens newswire.com/ens/ mar2010/2010 03 15 094.html.Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- Shelley, Suzanne. "Save Time and Money with This Chemical Labeling System." *Chemical Engineering*. November 2004.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety & Health Administration. "Hazard Communication: Foundation of Workplace Chemical Safety Programs." Available from: http:// www.osha.gov/dsg/hazcom/MSDSenforcementInitiative.html. Retrieved May 4, May 2010.

- U.S. Department of Labor. "Hazard Communication in the 21st Century Workplace." March 2004.
- U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "What Is the TSCA Chemical Substance Inventory?" Available from: http://www.epa.gov/oppt/newchems/invntory.htm. Retrieved April 15, 2010.
- Williams, Del. "OSHA HazCom Compliance on Your Terms." Medical Laboratory Observer. March 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RISK MANAGEMENT

Risk management involves identifying, analyzing, and taking steps to reduce or eliminate the exposures to loss faced by an organization or individual. The practice utilizes many tools and techniques, including insurance, to manage a wide variety of risks. Every business encounters risks, some of which are predictable and under management's control; others are unpredictable and uncontrollable. Risk management is particularly vital for small businesses, since some common types of losses such as theft, fire, flood, legal liability, injury, or disability can destroy in a few minutes what may have taken an entrepreneur years to build. Such losses and liabilities can affect day-to-day operations, reduce profits, and cause financial hardship severe enough to cripple or bankrupt a small business. But while many large companies employ a full-time risk manager to identify risks and take the necessary steps to protect the firm against them, small companies rarely have that luxury. Instead, the responsibility for risk management is likely to fall on the small-business owner.

The term is an evolution of the term "insurance management." The concept of risk management encompasses a much broader scope of activities and responsibilities than does insurance management. Risk management is now a widely accepted description of a discipline within most large organizations. Basic risks such as fire, windstorm, employee injuries, and automobile accidents, as well as more sophisticated exposures such as product liability, environmental impairment, and employment practices, are the province of the risk management department in a typical corporation. Although risk management has usually pertained to property and casualty exposures to loss, it has recently been expanded to include financial risk management such as interest rates, foreign exchange rates, and derivatives as well as the unique threats to businesses engaged in e-commerce. As the role of risk management has increased, some large companies have begun implementing large-scale, organization-wide programs known as enterprise risk management.

THE PROCESS

Businesses have several alternatives for the management of risk, including avoiding, assuming, reducing, or transferring the risks. Avoiding risks, or loss prevention, involves taking steps to prevent a loss from occurring by such methods as employee safety training. As another example, a pharmaceutical company may decide not to market a drug because of the potential liability. Assuming risks simply means accepting the possibility that a loss may occur and being prepared to pay the consequences. Reducing risks, or loss reduction, involves taking steps to reduce the probability or the severity of a loss, for example by installing fire sprinklers.

The importance of risk management has given rise to new tools designed to help companies cope with and manage risks. One such initiative is Risk Television, a free service available online through MashTV that provides risk management research and news available to companies in video format at no cost. As of 2007, more than 300,000 risk compliance professionals across all sectors had subscriptions to the TV network. Programs and offerings from MashTV are available at risk mashnetworks.com.

Transferring risk refers to the practice of placing responsibility for a loss on another party by contract. The most common example of risk transference is insurance; it allows a company to pay a small monthly premium in exchange for protection against automobile accidents, theft or destruction of property, employee disability, or a variety of other risks. Because of its costs, the insurance option is usually chosen when the other options do not provide sufficient protection. Awareness of, and familiarity with, various types of insurance policies is a necessary part of the risk management process. A final risk management tool is self-retention of risks sometimes referred to as "self-insurance." Companies that choose this option set up a special account or fund to be used in the event of a loss.

Any combination of these risk management tools may be applied in the last step of the process, implementation. This step, monitoring, involves a regular review of the company's risk management tools to determine if they have obtained the desired result or if they require modification. Tools in that process include maintaining a high quality of work; training employees well and maintaining equipment properly; installing strong locks, smoke detectors, and fire extinguishers; keeping the office clean and free of hazards; backing up computer data often; and storing records securely off-site.

RISK MANAGEMENT IN THE INTERNET AGE

Small businesses encounter a number of risks when they use the Internet. According to the *Financial Express*, the Internet has bred a type of criminal that businesses especially those in the financial sector or other industries

in which sensitive data is transmitted online must be aware of. Increased reliance on Web-based operations demands that small-business owners decide how much risk to accept and implement security systems to manage the risk associated with online business activities. Conducting business online exposes a company to a variety of hazards: liability due to infringement on copyrights, patents, or trademarks; charges of defamation due to statements made on a Web site or by e-mail; charges of invasion of privacy due to unauthorized use of personal information or excessive monitoring of employee communications; liability for harassment due to employee behavior online; and legal issues due to accidental noncompliance with foreign laws. In addition, businesses connected to the Internet also face a number of potential threats from computer hackers and viruses, including a loss of business and productivity due to computer system damage, and the theft of customer information or intellectual property. If the small business is publicly traded, the requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, specifically record retention, including the archiving of computer-based records, apply as well.

ENTERPRISE RISK MANAGEMENT

In the 1990s the field of risk management expanded to include managing financial risks as well as those associated with changing technology and Internet commerce. In the early twenty-first century, the role of risk management began to expand even further to protect entire companies during periods of change and growth. As businesses grow, they experience rapid changes in nearly every aspect of their operations, including production, marketing, distribution, and human resources. Such rapid change also exposes the business to increased risk. In response, risk management professionals created the concept of enterprise risk management, which was intended to implement risk awareness and prevention programs on a company-wide basis.

Enterprise Risk Management (ERM) has become an essential component of the financial health of insurance companies. In fact, ERM has become so important that the S&P 500 now evaluates an insurance company's ERM program as an important metric in determining the financial health of the insurance company. In 2007 the S&P completed a review of the adequacy of ERM programs in 274 insurance companies, finding that most had an adequate ERM program. The S&P surmised that insurance companies with adequate ERM programs will have lower losses relative to long-term average income in adverse and bad times than companies without adequate ERM programs.

The main focus of enterprise risk management is to establish a culture of risk management throughout a company to handle the risks associated with growth and a rapidly changing business environment. Writing in *Best's Review*, Tim Tongson recommended that business owners

take the following steps in implementing an enterprise-wide risk management program: 1) incorporate risk management into the core values of the company; 2) support those values with actions; 3) conduct a risk analysis; 4) implement specific strategies to reduce risk; 5) develop monitoring systems to provide early warnings about potential risks; and 6) perform periodic reviews of the program.

Finally, it is important that the small-business owner and top managers show their support for employee efforts at managing risk. "To bring together the various disciplines and implement integrated risk management, ensuring the buy-in of top-level executives is vital," Luis Ramiro Hernandez wrote in *Risk Management*. "These executives can institute the processes that enable people and resources across the company to participate in identifying and assessing risks, and tracking the actions taken to mitigate or eliminate those risks."

SEE ALSO Business Insurance; Computer Crimes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anastasio, Susan. Small Business Insurance and Risk Management Guide. U.S. Small Business Administration. Available from http://www.sba.gov/tools/resourcelibrary/publications/serv pub mplan.html. Retrieved May 4, 2010.
- Chaudhary, Vikram. "The Internet Has Bred an Elite Class of Criminals." *Financial Express.* 5 April 2010. Available from: http://www.financialexpress.com/news/theinternethasbred aneliteclassofcriminals/599830/0. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- "Enterprise Risk Management in Insurance Sector Could Improve in 2008." *Thompson Financial News.* 25 March 2008. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/feeds/afx/2008/03/25/afx4809382.html. Retrieved April 15, 2010.
- Hernandez, Luis Ramiro. "Integrated Risk Management in the Internet Age." *Risk Management.* June 2000.
- Hommel, Ulrich, Michael Frenkel, and Markus Rudolf. Risk Management: Challenge and Opportunity. New York: Springer, 2005.
- Lam, James. Enterprise Risk Management: From Incentives to Controls. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.
- "Mash Networks Launches Internet Television Network for Risk Management." *Red Orbit.* 5 April 2007. Available from: http://www.redorbit.com/news/technology/894320/mash networks launches internet television network for risk management/index.html. Retrieved April 15, 2010.
- O'Neill, David T. "Guard Against Cyber Exposures: New E commerce Risk Insurance Offers Coverages Beyond Your Standard Policies." *Risk Management.* April 2003.
- Sandgrove, Kit. *The Complete Guide to Business Risk Management.* Burlington, Vt.: Grower Publishing, 2005.
- Tongson, Tim. "Turning Risk into Reward." Best's Review. December 2000.
- Williams, Kathy. "How is Your Company Managing Risk?" *Strategic Finance*. September 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

RISK AND RETURN

It is an axiom of financial transactions that the highest returns go with the highest risks and, conversely, the safest investments have the lowest returns. The only real difference between buying something and investing in something is the level of uncertainty involved.

The investment world has developed a rich array of instruments to enable those who lack money but have ideas for creating new wealth to obtain money from those who have the funds but either lack the time, skill, or enterprise to go venturing themselves. The fundamental divisions are described by the common phrase of "stocks and bonds." In a general sense stocks are risky and have high yield, and bonds are safe but produce low returns. Yet this formulation is far too broad for general use. Sorting out the nuances of risk and return requires a closer look. Financial markets are both innovative and competitive. For this reason virtually every conceivable niche available has been populated by financial instruments that attempt to minimize the negatives involved and to hedge the risks.

BASIC DIVISIONS

As of 2010, more than 37.9 percent of investments were held in debt instruments, with approximately \$31 trillion invested in bonds, while over \$14 trillion was invested in stocks according to the *Asset Allocation Advisor*. The allocation of money between these two major categories is itself a reflection of risk: in periods of expansion money is drawn to stocks; in times of decline, money is invested in bonds. The recession of 2008 and 2009 was a factor in the large sum of money in bonds.

Stocks. Stocks are typically classified by market capitalization and divided into large, medium or mid, and small capitalizations ("large-caps," "mid-caps," etc.). Large-caps have \$10 to \$200 billion in capitalization, mid-caps \$2 to \$10 billion, small-caps \$300 million to \$2 billion. The market capitalization is the value per share multiplied by the shares outstanding. Risks are greatest with small-caps but upward potential is greatest as well—so that financial journals routinely report on the exciting promise of small-caps. The great and massive large-caps, however, are unlikely to surprise anyone—except perhaps by spectacular and sudden failure.

Most ordinary people participate in the stock market by buying mutual funds offered by fund managers. Funds come in a great many varieties but have the common feature of combining different kinds of stocks to maximize returns, stock appreciation, safety, and even stockholder aspirations. Some funds favor "green" companies, others avoid tobacco or alcohol or favor companies owned or controlled by religious affiliations. In that they combine many companies into a single instrument, a mutual fund is often less risky

than the stock of a single company. Fund managers are rewarded for closely tracking trends in the market and making swift changes to maintain the fund's value.

BONDS

It is useful to remember that "bonds" whatever name they might actually bear are ultimately loans. Thus in a sense all loans are bonds and all bonds are loans. A certificate of deposit (CD), a private placement, a savings account, a corporate bond, a treasury bill, a bank loan all can be clustered under the generic "bond" designation because all types of loan instruments are ultimately bought, sold, and traded.

Bond debt is reported under seven major categories by the Bond Market Association. In order of magnitude the categories are mortgage-backed securities (26.08%), Treasury notes (20.19%), corporate bonds (19.75%), money market funds (10%), federal agency bonds (8.66%), municipal bonds (7.95%), and asset-backed instruments (public and private placements 7.38% of total). Money market funds are commercial loans, bankers' acceptances, and large time deposits. These instruments represent different mixtures of security, time commitment, and return. Mortgage-backed securities are long-term debt on homes and other real estate and thus well-secured. Corporate bonds depend on the bond rating and may be quite secure or risky ("junk bonds"). Treasury notes are considered the most secure debt instruments of all; they are short-term instruments. Municipal bond yields are tax-free and hence desirable for that reason.

Bonds carry a rating set by rating agencies such as Moody's Investor Service, Standard & Poors, Fitch Bond Rating Agency, and others. Using Moody's ratings, a bond rated Aaa has the highest quality; Aa is high quality, A is strong, and Baa is medium grade; all of the above are "investment grade." Bonds rated Ba, or B are speculative "junk grade" bonds, those classified as Caa/Ca/C are highly speculative junk bonds, and a rating of C means that a junk bond is in default. S&P and Fitch use D to indicate a bond in default. The label "junk" in all cases indicates that the bond holder is in some kind of financial difficulty. Investors, therefore, are not left to fend for themselves.

LONGER TERM TRACKING

Data published in the *Statistical Abstract of the United States*, based on research conducted by Global Financial Data (GFD), clearly show the longer-range differences between stocks and bonds and between Treasury notes and other bonds. In the 1970 through 2004 time frame, GFD calculated total return on stocks and bonds by periods, expressed as percentages based on real (inflationadjusted) dollars. In the period 1970 to 1979 and 2000 to 2004, returns on stocks were negative producing a loss

of 1.38 percent in the first period and 4.67 percent in the second. In the 1980 to 1989 and 1990 to 1999 periods, however, stocks had very nice returns of 11.85 and 14.85 percent, respectively. During these same decades, Treasuries and bonds invariably provided positive returns. In 2008, on the other hand, a portfolio made up 100 percent of bonds would have returned 26 percent, while a portfolio comprised 100 percent of stocks had a return of -36 percent.

Investors, of course, have the option to put their money where they expect the best return. Therefore money tends to move between investment vehicles depending on the economic weather. In the world of "risk and return" as in so many other areas change is a constant, alertness is rewarded, no system of gambling ever works, and there are no silver bullets.

SEE ALSO Bonds: Stocks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Bond Markets 2009." July 2009. *IFSL Research*. Available from: http://www.ifsl.org.uk/upload/Bond%20Markets%202009. pdf. Retrieved April 15, 2010.

Brennan, Jack. Straight Talk on Investing: What You Need to Know. New York: Wiley, 2002.

Campbell, John Y. "Is the Stock Market Safer for Long Term Investors?" Harvard University. Available from: http:// kuznets.fas.harvard.edu/~campbell/papers/stockrisk.pdf. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Cooper, James C. "The Bond Market: Don't Watch This Curve Too Closely." *Business Week.* 9 January 2006.

Estrada, Javier. Finance in a Nutshell: A No nonsense Companion to the Tools and Techniques of Finance. New York: Financial Times Prentice Hall, 2005.

Glassman, James, and Kevin A. Hasset. Dow 36,000: The New Strategy for Profiting From the Coming Rise in the Stock Market. New York: Times Business, 1999.

Maranjian, Selena. "Should You have Been in Bonds?" *Motley Fool.* 22 October 2009. Available from: http://www.fool.com/investing/general/2009/10/22/should you have been in bonds.aspx. Retrieved April 15, 2010.

Picerno, James. "Rising Inflation? Protect Your Investments!" Scientist. January 2006.

Mun, Jonathan. Applied Risk Analysis: Moving Beyond Uncertainty in Business. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.

"Schwab Report." Charles Schwab. 3 May 2006.

U.S. Census Bureau. Statistical Abstract of the United States: 2006. 2006.

"World Stock and Bond Markets and Portfolio Diversity." *Asset Allocation Advisor*. November 2009. Available from: http://www.aametrics.com/pdfs/world stock and bond markets nov2009.pdf. Retrieved April 15, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

ROBOTICS

The Robotic Industries Association (RIA) defines *robot* as "a reprogrammable, multifunctional manipulator designed to move material, parts, tools or specialized devices through variable programmed motions for the performance of a variety of tasks." However, the industry's working definition of a robot has come to be understood as any piece of equipment that has three or more degrees of movement or freedom.

According to RIA, some 194,000 robots were installed and operating in the United States in 2009. In 2009 9,451 robots valued at \$569.2 million were shipped to North American companies. However, there has been a significant decline in robot orders from a peak in 2005, when 19,594 robots, worth \$1.18 billion, were manufactured for North American buyers. At the beginning of 2010, the RIA reported that new orders from robot suppliers during 2009 were 25 percent lower than in 2008. Industry analysts attribute much of this decline to problems in the automobile industry, one of the robotics industry"s largest customers. Orders from suppliers to the automotive industry fell 49 percent from 2008 to 2009.

Despite the recent overall downward trend, long-term prospects for the industry remain positive, particularly as robotics branches out into other areas. In 2009 orders in the life sciences, pharmaceutical, and biomedical fields rose by 43 percent, and orders in the food and consumer goods sector rose 7 percent. These gains had the potential to make up for the slack created by problems in the automobile industry, and robotics companies remained optimistic that renewed growth was on the horizion. Robotics continues to be a well-established and mature industry with a future market that is potentially very large and diverse.

TECHNOLOGY

Today's robotics systems operate like most machines by way of hydraulic, pneumatic, and electrical power. Electric motors have become progressively smaller, with high power-to-weight ratios, enabling them to become the dominant means by which robots are powered. The crucial element in robotics is the artificial intelligence carried in the programmable circuitry of the machines.

Robots are made up of elements that differ depending on end use. The hand of a robot, for instance, is referred to in the industry as an "end effector." End effectors may be specialized tools, such as spot welders or spray guns, or more general-purpose grippers. Common grippers include fingered and vacuum types. Another central element of robotics control technology is the sensor. It is through sensors that a robotic system receives knowledge of its environment, to which subsequent actions of the robot can be adjusted. Sensors are used to enable a robot to adjust to variations in the position of objects to be picked up, to

inspect objects, and to monitor proper operation (although some robots are able to adjust to variations in object placement without the use of sensors, provided they have sufficient end effector flexibility). Important sensor types include visual, force and torque, speed and acceleration, tactile, and distance sensors. The majority of industrial robots use simple binary sensing, analogous to an on/off switch. This does not permit sophisticated feedback to the robot as to how successfully an operation was performed. Lack of adequate feedback also often requires the use of guides and fixtures to constrain the motions of a robot through an operation, which implies substantial inflexibility in changing operations.

Robots are programmed either by guiding or by offline programming. Most industrial robots are programmed by the former method. This involves manually guiding a robot from point to point through the phases of an operation, with each point stored in the robotic control system. With offline programming, the points of an operation are defined through computer commands. This is referred to as manipulator level offline programming. An important area of research is the development of offline programming that makes use of higher-level languages, in which robotic actions are defined by tasks or objectives.

Robots may be programmed to move through a specified continuous path instead of from point to point. Continuous path control is necessary for operations such as spray painting or arc welding a curved joint. Programming also requires that a robot be synchronized with the automated machine tools or other robots with which it is working. Thus robot control systems are generally interfaced with a more centralized control system.

COMMON USES OF ROBOTICS

Industrial robotics has emerged as a popular manufacturing methodology in several areas in recent years, including welding, materials transport, assembly, and spray finishing operations.

Spot and Electric Arc Welding. Welding guns are heavy, and the speed of assembly lines requires precise movement, thus creating an ideal niche for robotics. Parts can be welded either through the movement of the robot or by keeping the robot relatively stationary and moving the part past the robot. The latter method has come into widespread use since it generally requires less expensive conveyor systems. The control system of the robot must synchronize the robot with the speed of the assembly line and with other robots working on the line. Control systems may also count the number of welds completed and derive productivity data.

Pick-and-Place Operations. Industrial robots also perform what are referred to as pick-and-place operations. Among the most common of these operations is loading and unloading pallets, used across a broad range of industries. This requires relatively complex programming, as the robot must sense how full a pallet is and adjust its placements or removals accordingly. Robots have been vital in pick-and-place operations in the casting of metals and plastics. In the die casting of metals, for instance, productivity using the same die-casting machinery has increased up to three times, the result of robots' greater speed, strength, and ability to withstand heat in parts removal operations.

Assembly. Assembly is one of the most demanding operations for industrial robots. A number of conditions must be met for robotic assembly to be viable, among them that the overall production system be highly coordinated and that the product be designed with robotic assembly in mind. The sophistication of the control system required implies a large initial capital outlay, which generally requires production of 100,000 to one million units per year in order to be profitable. Robotic assembly has come to be used in the production of a wide range of goods, including circuit boards, electronic components and equipment, household appliances, and automotive subassemblies.

Spray Finishing Operations. Industrial robots are widely used in spray finishing operations, particularly in the automobile industry. One of the reasons these operations are cost-effective is that they minimize the need for environmental control to protect workers from fumes.

Robots are also used for quality control inspections, since they can be programmed to quantitatively measure various aspects of a product's creation. In addition, the use of robots in environmental applications, such as the cleaning of contaminated sites and the handling and analysis of hazardous materials, represents an important growth market for robotics producers. Nonindustrial applications for robots in security, commercial cleaning, food service, and health care are also on the rise.

FUTURE OF ROBOTICS

Recent research and development has addressed a number of aspects of robotics. Robotic hands have been developed which offer greater dexterity and flexibility, and improvements have been made in visual sensors as well (earlier generations of visual sensors were designed for use with television and home video, and did not process information quickly for optimal performance in many robotics applications; as a consequence, solid-state vision sensors came into increased use, and developments were also made with fiber optics). The use of superconducting materials, meanwhile, offers the possibility of substantial improvements in the

electric motors that drive robotic arms. Attempts have also been made to develop lighter robotic arms and increase their rigidity. Standardization of software and hardware to facilitate the centralization of control systems has also been an important area of development in recent years.

Research in robotics is a large and thriving enterprise ranging at one end from artificial intelligence studies attempting to decompose the processes of human thought so that these can be mechanized and put into robots to complex and independent movement needed to turn industrial robots into walking, talking, and manipulating human look-alikes the way ordinary people picture robots. Communication between people and robots and robot-to-robot dialogue fit into this spectrum somewhere. Motivations for creating robots arise from the field of medicine where robots are being developed to act as nursing aides on the one hand and as intelligent miniaturized agents on the other. Environmental issues have engaged robotics designers. Examples include the demanufacturing of electronic equipment, which is a form of toxic waste, and the handling of nuclear wastes. Robot miners may someday replace humans in dangerous environments. Robotics is also a major area of research in defense applications.

One of the areas in which robotics companies are making bold, futuristic steps is personal service. While robot servants and companions may seem like a far-fetched science-fiction dream, major companies are working in exactly this area. In an 2010 article titled, "Toyota Sees Robotic Nurses in Your Lonely Final Years," *Wired* reported that both Toyota and Honda are envisioning a large emerging market for robots, particularly as companions and helpers for the elderly. According to Toyota's *Global Vision 2020*, the company soon expects "Live-in partner robot as a core business."

Participation in robotics by small business has centered around research and development either directly in developing applications or in providing support services. High levels of engineering, electronics, and computer science skills are the keys of entry and not least an interest in what is a genuinely fascinating subject.

SEE ALSO Automation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Age of Robotic Care for the Elderly?" *Healthcare Financial Management*. May 2006. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/science technology/computer science robotics/10540423 1.html. Retrieved April 14, 2010.

"Almost Human: They Walk, Talk and Handle Objects Like We Do. Get Ready for a New Era in Robotics." *New Scientist.* 4 February 2006.

Bartz, Daniel. "Toyota Sees Robotic Nurses in Your Lonely Final Years," *Wired.* 19 January 2010. Available from: http://www.wired.com/gadgetlab/2010/01/toyota sees robotic nurses in your lonely final years/. Retrieved April 14, 2010.

- "Deployment of Robotics for Demanufacturing of Electronic Products." *Advanced Manufacturing Technology.* 15 April 2006.
- Dubey, Venketesh N., and Jian S. Dai. "A Packaging Robot for Complex Cartons." *Industrial Robot*. March April 2006.
- Hapgood, Fred. "When Robots Live Among Us: Get Ready for Machines That Care for Our Elderly, Clean Our Houses, and Even Have Sex with Us." *Discover Magazine*. June 2008. Available from: http://discovermagazine.com/2008/jun/27 when robots live among us. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- Jazar, Reza N. Theory of Applied Robotics: Kinematics, Dynamics, and Control. 2d ed. New York: Springer, 2010.
- Nowak, Rachel. "And They Call It Robot Love." *New Scientist.* 14 January 2006.
- "Robot Sales Drop in First Half of 2009." *Plastics News.* 24 August 2009.
- "Robotic Sensing for the Mining Industry." *Advanced Manufacturing Technology.* 15 March 2006.
- "Robotic Surgery: Medic aid." *Engineer.* 3 October 2005.
 Robotics Industries Association. "Company Profile." Available
- from: http://www.robotics.org/company profile detail.cfm/company/319. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- Robotics Industries Association. "North American Robot Orders Fall 25% in 2009 But Positive Signs Emerge in Fourth Quarter." 8 February 2010. Available from: http://www.robotics.org/content detail.cfm/Industrial Robotics News/North American Robot Orders Fall 25 in 2009 But Positive Signs Emerge in Fourth Quarter/content id/1990. Retrieved April 14, 2010.
- Sands, David. "Cost Effective Robotics in the Nuclear Industry." Industrial Robot. May June 2006.
- Thilmany, Jean. "Space Robots Like Us." *Mechanical Engineering CIME*. April 2006.
- Toyota. "Company Outline: Toyota Global Vision 2020." Available from: http://www.toyota.co.jp/en/about toyota/in the world/pdf2008/02toyota global.pdf. Retrieved April 14, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ROYALTIES

Royalties are payments made by one company (the licensee) to another company (the licensor) in exchange for the right to use intellectual property or physical assets owned by the licensor. For example, software giant Microsoft invented the Windows operating system for personal computers as a means of managing files and performing operations. Computer manufacturers such as IBM and Compaq pay a royalty to Microsoft in exchange for being allowed to use the Windows operating system in their computers. Other common situations in which royalties are paid include the following:

1. In the fashion industry, designers such as Ralph Lauren and Calvin Klein license the right to use their names on items of clothing in exchange for royalties. For example, they may sign a contract with a

- company that makes jeans that allows the company to place the designer's name on the jeans.
- 2. In book publishing, authors are commonly paid an advance on future royalties based on percentage of sales price; after sufficient sales have been made to "pay back" the advance, the authors receive additional royalties paid periodically.
- 3. In the music industry, royalties are paid to music copyright holders and to songwriters by radio stations and anyone else who derives a commercial benefit from the copyrighted material.
- 4. In the television industry, popular satellite TV services such as Direct TV and cable television services pay network stations and superstations a royalty rate so that they can broadcast those channels over their systems.
- 5. In the oil and gas industry, companies pay landowners a royalty rate for the right to extract natural resources, such as petroleum and natural gas, from the landowner's property. Similar agreements exist in the mining industry for minerals such as copper and silver.

HOW RATES ARE ESTABLISHED

Royalty agreements are intended to benefit both the licensor (the person receiving the royalty) and the licensee (the person paying the royalty). For the licensor, signing a royalty agreement to allow another company to use its product or intellectual property can mean expanding into a new market or increasing market share in an existing market. For the licensee, the agreement can mean gaining access to products that may have been too expensive or too difficult to produce on its own, or that were protected by patents it did not own. If done right, the royalty arrangement is a win-win situation.

Royalty agreements generally are of two types. The fixed price-per-unit agreement pays the licensor a set price for every one of its products sold by the licensee. Often, this type of agreement is used when the licensor's product is one that will be a small part of a larger product produced by the licensee. An example of this might be a new type of windshield wiper motor developed by Company A. The motor drastically changes the way windshield wipers work and is granted a patent by the U.S. Patent Office. Company A approaches BBB Autos and offers to license the motor to the automaker so that it can be included in all BBB cars and trucks. In return, BBB agrees to pay Company A \$10 per unit for every motor it purchases. This price would cover the materials and labor needed to produce the motor, as well as include an extra sum to cover Company's A investment in developing the motor. In fixed price arrangements, the amount per unit can be adjusted for inflation, or a minimum royalty amount can be specified.

The second type of agreement is a royalty that pays a percentage of revenues or operating profit that results from the sale of the licensed product. This is more likely to be used when the item covered by the royalty agreement stands alone or when the cost of using the item can be clearly itemized. Percentage agreements are generally more intricate than fixed price agreements because more terms must be defined what rate will be paid for discounted items, what happens to items that are returned, whether sales commissions affect the percentage paid, whether updated versions of the item are covered by the agreement, and more. Agreements based on a percentage of the operating profit generally result in a more equitable settlement for both parties, but those agreements are also more complicated. As a result, it is more common for companies to agree on a percentage of revenues.

In percentage agreements, it is essential that the percentage chosen be fair to both sides. There are three areas to consider when determining a rate: 1) the specifications of the actual product or intellectual property being licensed; 2) the length and the geographic scope of the agreement; and 3) the capabilities of the licensor and licensee to live up to the agreement.

Factors related to the product that can affect the agreement include the uniqueness of the product, including any patents that may be included as well as any new versions of the product that may or may not be included in the agreement; the markets in which the product will be sold; and whether or not the product needs to be customized to meet the needs of the licensee. If customization is required, then the licensee should pay the licensor a higher percentage to cover additional manufacturing costs.

As for the agreement itself, it should clearly state the duration and should include the terms under which termination will occur. Whether or not the agreement can be renewed if certain goals are met should also be clearly spelled out. If a contract is too restrictive, the licensor may find at the end of the contract that it has limited itself in such a way that it can only renew the agreement with the current licensee, at less desirable financial terms. To try to find a new partner would be too cost intensive, so the licensor must renew with the original licensee. In addition to duration, the agreement should spell out the geographic rights granted to the licensee does the agreement cover U.S. sales only, or are international rights included? Finally, the agreement should have a provision to handle "third-party assignment." That is, what happens if the licensee assigns the rights to the product to a third party, possibly as a means to lower production costs? In some cases, the contract is invalidated if a third-party assignment occurs, so it is an important area to cover.

When approaching a licensor, a licensee should examine the company's business practices before signing an

agreement. Things to watch for include the licensor's ability to keep up with technological advances and its financial stability. If the licensee feels there is a chance the licensor may not be able to keep up with industry shifts and may even go out of business during the life of the agreement, then the licensee should seek to negotiate more favorable royalty terms. The licensee should also expect the licensor to have a clear plan outlining research and development plans, goals for the product, and plans to develop new or related products that could possibly expand the agreement. Evidence of planning and clear goals for the future by the licensor should instill confidence in the licensee. Finally, does the licensor have the ability to provide the licensee (and consumers) with needed levels of customer service and support? This is especially important for high-tech products or for complex products. The better the support that is in place, the better the terms the licensor can expect to receive.

Conversely, the licensor should expect certain things from the licensee. Can the licensee live up to its promises as far as units sold and territory covered? Has the licensee sold products of this nature before, and does it have a strong history? Is the company financially viable, and does it show clear plans for future growth? Can the licensee offer something other than cash as part of the agreement—for example, does the licensee have the ability to enhance the original product with its own products, or does it offer the licensor a market credibility that was previously lacking? All of these situations can affect how much money the licensor expects in the royalty contract.

LICENSING INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

Intellectual property owned by one company is considered to be an intangible asset of that company. An intangible asset is something abstract, such as a patent or copyright, as opposed to a tangible asset, such as a factory or manufacturing equipment, or even cash. Intellectual property will, of course, have a physical form. It is structured information which can be and is recorded. Xerography or the chemical content of an important drug are examples. They reflect real wealth.

Not all intangible assets are intellectual property, however. For example, a company's workforce has skills that make it an intangible asset, but it is not intellectual property. Intellectual property is protected by law and may be sold, licensed, or transferred. Patents are perhaps the most common form of intellectual property. A patent is essentially a license granted by the U.S. Patent Office that gives one company the exclusive right to make and sell a patented invention for a period of 17 years. Any other company that desires to use that invention must negotiate terms of use with the company that receives the patent. Most often, those terms of use will involve a royalty agreement.

The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has developed definitions of what qualifies as intellectual property and oversees the regulation of royalty payments involving intellectual property. Among the intangible assets that are considered to be intellectual property are:

- Patents, inventions, formulas, processes, or designs;
- Copyrights and artistic compositions, including books and music;
- Trademarks, trade names, or brand names;
- Franchises, licenses, or contracts;
- Items specifically compiled or created by a company, such as methods, programs, systems, procedures, campaigns, surveys, studies, forecasts, estimates, customer lists, or technical data; and
- Any other items that are not physical in nature, but rather intellectual.

Whenever any intangible assets that fit these criteria are sold or licensed from one company to another, a royalty must be paid. There are two types of transactions that may occur. The first involves the sale or license from one company to another, which is called a third-party transaction. In this type of transaction, Company A licenses the rights to its product or process to Company B, which pays a royalty rate for the right to use the product or process. This is the type of transaction that is most commonly thought of when royalties are considered. However, the second type of transaction, the intercompany transfer, is actually more common. The law in the United States makes it illegal for an American firm to transfer intellectual property rights to a foreign subsidiary unless royalties are paid. The IRS has very strict rules that it applies to all intercompany situations and has come up with a number of formulas that it uses to determine if a fair royalty rate is being paid.

The simplest formula used by the IRS is called the cost-based method. Using the cost-based method, a company can establish a royalty rate that recaptures the costs of developing the item that is being licensed while also providing a fair rate of return on the item. To use the cost-based method, a company must determine what it cost to develop the intellectual property, the life expectancy of the property, the total revenue generated by products that use the property, and a fair rate of return that will cover the risks the company took in developing the property.

The cost-based method is the most straightforward, but it has flaws that limit its effectiveness. In most cases, the costs of developing the intellectual property do not have a direct correlation to the actual value of the property, so the method will not produce accurate results. As a result, the most commonly used formula for determining a royalty rate is the "comparable uncontrolled transaction" (CUT) method. This method relies on historical

data and the performance results for products or processes that are similar to the intellectual property that is being licensed. For example, a book publisher lining up an author to write a book may look at the rates that were paid to other authors to write similar books when they determine how much to pay an author for the new project. Similarly, a clothing designer may look at other licensing deals in the industry when it comes time to license his name for use on a line of handbags or accessories.

When applying the CUT method, the intellectual property in question can only be measured against other intellectual property that was used in similar products within the same basic industry or market, and that has similar profit potential. Additional factors, such as the length of the agreement, geographic restrictions, and the right to receive updates, also factor into determining if the CUT method can be utilized. The CUT method is preferred by the IRS and is used in most third-party licensing agreements.

Beyond the two most common methods of evaluating royalty rates, the IRS uses four other formulas that are less common. These are the comparable profits method (CPM), which compares the profits of companies that use the intellectual property in question to the profits of similar companies that do not use the intellectual property; the hybrid CPM, which uses a combination of the CUT method and the CPM method in order to take the profit-making potential of the intellectual property into account; the profit split method (PSM), which accounts for situations where the licensor takes the intellectual property and adds value to it through its own processes, thereby enhancing the profitability of the property at its own expense; and the residual market value (RMV) method, which recognizes that a company's financial performance can affect the value of intellectual property and thus uses stock market data to determine the estimated value of the intellectual property that is being licensed.

COPYRIGHTS, PATENTS, AND ROYALTIES

Perhaps the most common day-to-day application of royalties involves those paid for the use of copyrighted material. Every time a song is played on the radio, a royalty fee is paid by the station for playing that song. Every time a cable television provider transmits the signal of a broadcast television channel, such as TBS, it pays that station a royalty for the right to show it. Every book, magazine, and newspaper published in the United States is protected by a copyright, and royalties must be paid any time a portion of a print product is reproduced by anyone other than the publisher.

In the United States, several organizations are involved in the oversight and management of royalty agreements

involving copyrighted material. These primarily consist of government agencies and nonprofit associations that monitor intellectual property rights and, in some cases, actually collect royalties due to member companies.

The primary government agencies that are involved in royalty situations are the U.S. Copyright Office and the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. Neither agency is directly involved in royalty payments, but both play an important role in the process. The Copyright Office provides all original authored works (including literary, dramatic, musical, and artistic works) with full protection under the law. When an author, artist, or publisher applies for a copyright, he or she receives the right to reproduce the work, to prepare derivative works based upon the work, to distribute copies of the work, to perform the work publicly, to display the work publicly, and, in the case of records, to perform the works by way of digital audio transmission. The length of time that a copyright lasts varies depending on the work and when it was published, but it is a minimum of several decades in every case. This means that only the person or company that holds the copyright for a work can license that work and receive royalties for it.

Similarly, the Patent Office protects inventors and their inventions. Whenever a person or company invents a new product or process, he or she can apply for a patent to indicate that he or she did invent that product or process, which grants him or her full protection under the law. If the work submitted is found to already exist or to be too derivative of an existing patent, then the new patent is not granted. Like a copyright, a patent gives the holder of that patent the right to license the product or service under royalty agreements, in this case for 17 years.

In the private sector, one of the major royalty organizations is the American Society of Composers, Authors, and Publishers (ASCAP), an association that protects the rights of its members working in the music industry (primarily composers, songwriters, lyricists, and music publishers). ASCAP monitors all public venues where music is played and collects royalties for its members by negotiating licensing agreements and fees with those venues, mainly radio stations. In addition to radio, however, ASCAP also closely monitors network, local, and cable television; live concert venues; college radio stations; bars, clubs, and restaurants; and background music services such as MUZAK. Every single time a songwriter's song is played, ASCAP collects money for the songwriter. This greatly simplifies the process of collecting royalties for creative works, and other similar organizations exist for writers and other creative professionals.

Another example of an umbrella organization that gathers royalty payments for a large number of clients is the Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. (CCC). Created at the suggestion of Congress in 1978, the CCC is a central

body for licensing, recording, and collecting royalty fees. The CCC represents nearly two million works, thousands of publishers, and hundreds of thousands of authors and other creators. The company's streamlined, convenient compliance solutions enables more than 10,000 corporations and subsidiaries, including most of the Fortune 500, and thousands of government agencies, law firms, document suppliers, libraries, academic institutions, copy shops and bookstores to respect the rights of copyright holders and lawfully reuse the copyrightprotected information they need to drive their business." This service is not necessarily intended to capture royalties from the average person when they make a copy of an article at their local library; instead, the CCC is intended to ensure that large-scale copying is monitored so that publishers can be fairly compensated for their work. More than 3,500 high-volume users are registered with the CCC as part of its Transactional Reporting Service so that their payments for copying materials can be easily processed (the alternative would be to contact each publisher individually and negotiate separate royalty agreements with each). The CCC faces a number of significant challenges to the concept of ownership and royalty collection, but the organization remains focused on a mission of "creating innovative licensing solutions for the seamless sharing of knowledge."

A CHANGING ENVIRONMENT

Royalties have long compensated authors, artists, composers, and other creative producers as copyrights have protected their creations from piracy. The Internet has introduced a formidable new factor into the old equation both by making the electronic duplication of works easy and rendering such works readily searchable using programmatic means. These changes have made royalty collection more difficult, as works that traditionally generate royalties are more easily accessed in ways that bypass payment.

This trend, which had already begun in the late-1990s, has accelerated in recent years. In 2006 Kevin Kelly reported in New York Times Magazine that massive ventures were underway to digitize the world's books in efforts led by Google but also carried out by Amazon.com, Superstar (in China, on Chinese books), and others. With major libraries, such as the New York Public Library, and universities also participating, Kelly predicted a weakening of the old model based on copyright and royalties as the Internet appears irresistibly to swallow all information. Royalty and licensing agencies, however, are attempting to keep up with changes, and they appear to be having some success. Even with the significant challenges it faces, the CCC has managed to remain if not ahead of the curve, at least at pace with changes. According to the CCC Web site, "In Fiscal Year 2009, CCC paid \$144 million in

royalties to rights holders, which represents 8% growth over the previous year. In the last 15 years, CCC has paid out over a billion dollars in royalties to rights holders. Of its total licensing business today, about 60% is from the digital sharing of copyrighted materials such as intranet postings, wiki usage, and electronic coursepacks and e-reserves."

However, the long-term trend appears to be the replacement of royalties with other forms of compensation, such as direct Internet sales by artists, micropayments, and ad revenues.

SEE ALSO Licensing; Royalty Financing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "About BMI." Broadcast Music, Inc. Available from: http://www.bmi.com/about. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Copyright Clearance Center. "CCC Facts." Available from: http://www.copyright.com/viewPage.do?pageCode=au13. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Harrower, Andy. "Copyright Issues in Internet Music." Contemporary Music Review. December 2005.
- "How You Get Paid at ASCAP." American Society of Composers, Authors and Publishers. Available from: http://www.ascap.com/about/payment/paymentintro.html. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Kelly, Kevin. "Scan This Book!" New York Times Magazine. 14 May 2006. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2006/05/ 14/magazine/14publishing.html. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Meeker, Heather. A Primer on Intellectual Property Licensing. Awe Struck, 2004.
- Obringer, Lee Ann. "How Music Royalties Work." HowStuffWorks. Available from: http://entertainment. howstuffworks.com/music royalties.htm. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Parr, Russell. Royalty Rates for Licensing Intellectual Property. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.
- Peters, Marybeth. "The Importance of Orphan Works Legislation." U.S. Copyright Office. 25 September 2008. Available from: http://www.copyright.gov/orphan. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Stoddard, Steven A. "Maximizing Federal Natural Gas Royalties." *Interfaces.* September October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

ROYALTY FINANCING

Royalty financing is a relatively new concept that offers an alternative to regular debt financing (loans and trade credit) and equity financing (venture capital and stock sales). In a royalty financing arrangement, a business receives a specific amount of money from an investor or group of investors. The money might be put toward launching a new product or expanding the company's marketing efforts. In exchange, the investor receives a percentage of the company's future revenues over a certain period of time, up to a specific

amount. The investment can be considered an "advance" to the company, and the periodic percentage payments can be considered "royalties" to the investors.

Royalty financing arrangements offer a number of advantages to small businesses. Compared to equity financing, royalty financing enables entrepreneurs to obtain capital without giving up a significant ownership position in the company to outside investors. The founders of the company are thus able to preserve their equity position, which may help motivate them toward continued success. In addition, royalty financing arrangements since they most resemble loans are not subject to state and federal securities laws as some equity financing deals are. Thus the company is able to save the time and money it might otherwise devote to complex filings and legal fees. Royalty financing also increases a company's ability to structure deals with individual investors, who might be attracted to the idea of receiving a monthly or quarterly yield over the life of their investment. In contrast, equity financing arrangements often show no yield until the stock is sold.

Compared to debt financing, royalty financing provides more convenient payback terms and less severe penalties for default. In addition, the infusion of cash may help the company increase sales, which may make it a better candidate to obtain more financing later. Finally, royalty financing enables a small business to keep its options open for later financing rounds. In contrast, a company that incurs significant debt or sells a great deal of equity in its early stages may find it difficult to attract investment later.

For some start-ups or small businesses, getting investors through royalty financing may prove to be easier than getting venture capital or angel investors, especially in an economy still recovering from a deep recession. In a 2010 article in *Noobpreneur.com*, Chris Birk notes that "entrepreneurs who are thinking about soliciting venture capital or angel investment funding face an uphill climb VCs dismiss about 98 percent of all investment proposals. Small business owners putting together those proposals should do their homework and hunt for some investors open to exploring royalty based financing." Some firms, such as Royalty Capital and Rockwater Capital, focus solely on royalty based financing.

DETAILS OF ROYALTY FINANCING

As an example, suppose that a small business obtains an "advance" of \$100,000 against future sales from individual investors or an economic development organization. In exchange, the investors would receive 3 percent of the company's total sales for a 10-year period, to a maximum of \$300,000. If the company repaid the investment over 10 years, then the investors would earn a compound annual return of 11.6 percent. However, if the investors reached their maximum royalties of \$300,000 in half that time, the initial investment would yield an annual return of 24.5 percent.

A small business interested in royalty financing may be able to negotiate a grace period so that royalties will not begin to accrue for a quarter or more following the close of the deal. It may also be possible to establish a lag between the time revenues are realized by the company and the time royalties are paid to investors. This sort of arrangement can give the small business time to put the capital to work and increase sales before paying a percentage of sales as royalties. In most cases, these arrangements are acceptable to investors since they still offer a better deal than most equity financing arrangements, which only pay when the stock is sold.

Royalty financing may tend to work best for small businesses that have some elasticity in pricing, so that they can raise prices to cover the percentage of royalties without losing customers. Royalty financing is also suitable for companies for which increased marketing efforts have an immediate impact on sales. However, royalty financing may not be a good option for companies with very tight profit margins. In summary, the capital gained through royalty financing can enable a fledgling business to launch a new product or expand its marketing efforts without having to give up too much equity in the early stages. In royalty financing, investors own a piece of the company's revenue stream rather than a piece of the company itself.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Franklin, and Glenn Yago. Financing the Future: Market Based Innovations for Growth. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Wharton School Publishing, 2010.

Birk, Chris. "The Search for Start Up Capital: Entrepreneurs Should Investigate Royalty Based Financing." *Noobpreneur.com.* 3 February 2010. Available from: http://www.noobpreneur.com/2010/02/03/the search for start up capital entrepreneurs should investigate royalty based financing/. Retrieved April 14, 2010.

Evanson, David R. "Royalty Treatment Using Royalties as a Form of Business Financing." *Entrepreneur*. September 2001.

Marks, Kenneth, Larry E. Robbins, Gonzalo Fernandez, John P. Funkhouser, and D. L. Williams. *The Handbook of Financing Growth: Strategies, Capital Structure, and M&A Transactions.* 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

"Royalty Financing." Entrepreneur. 1 December 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

RURAL BUSINESSES

According to the 2000 U.S. Census, just under a fifth of the U.S. population lived in rural areas. More recent data compiled by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Economic Research Service shows that "Nearly 50 million

Americans live in nonmetropolitan (nonmetro) areas, as currently defined. The nonmetro classification covers approximately 2,000 counties outside the primary daily commuting range of urbanized areas with 50,000 or more people, and is widely used to define "rural" for research and policymaking. Nonmetro areas contain 17 percent of the U.S. population but extend across 80 percent of the land area."

Until 1920, a crossover year, more people in the United States lived in rural areas than in cities. For city dwellers dealing with commutes, bureaucracy, crowding, and decay, life out on the farm or in small towns carries an aura of romance and of nostalgia. Traditional American value systems were shaped by a rural past and are in the process of transformation. In reflection of public sentiment, substantial efforts continue to be made by the federal and state governments to preserve the family farm and to foster life in rural areas by various support programs. For these reasons, perhaps, a certain sentimental flavor attaches to rural business activity which happens not to be shared by the people actually engaged in such activities. For them the old adage still applies: business is business.

Rural business, in other words, encompasses exactly the same types of activities as business in general, although there are some important differences. Rural areas are the location of agricultural and mining activities. Agriculture, in this context, includes forestry, animal husbandry, and fishing and, in addition to the output and employment already mentioned often also employs additional people in first-stage processing in rural settings. Mining includes, along with metals and minerals, oil and gas extraction, including some refining and certain transportation services located in rural areas such as pipeline compressor and pumping stations.

The distribution of farming products has also produced a unique form of institution, the farmers' cooperative. Data from 2006 on this institutional form, from the USDA, shows that there were 2,675 farm cooperatives in operation with a total net income of \$3.2 billion. These cooperatives employed 123,000 full-time and 57,000 part-time and seasonal workers. The statistics for 2003 show a decline in farm cooperative activities. In 2003 there were 3,086 cooperatives employing 165,000 full-time and 62,000 part-time workers.

In addition to the important sectors of agriculture and mining which are more or less monopolized by rural areas, employ a lot of people, and together represent a large number of small businesses rural areas also have a high share of tourism. Rural areas house travel service businesses in large number. Found in rural areas are most ski resorts and all dude ranches. Rural hospitality businesses attract hunting and fishing enthusiasts, hold snowmobile, bicycle, and other races, and operate many small hotels, restaurants, and bars.

Finally, rural areas also have every other type of activity present in major cities except those most specialized (like stock exchanges, research hospitals, etc.), including manufacturing operations of the most sophisticated character.

SMALL BUSINESS

In the United States as a whole, total company counts indicate that roughly 98 percent of 5.8 million companies, not counting farms, were small business. The same proportion must hold for rural businesses as well. No data breaking down businesses by rural or urban locations are available, but assuming that small businesses are distributed based on population, about 1.1 million small businesses operate in rural areas, including small towns. According to the USDA, there were just under 2.1 million farms operating in the United States in 2007. As with other trends in rural statistics, this represented a decrease in the number of farms. The number of acres under cultivation has also been steadily declining. As the Delta Farm Press noted in a 2008 editorial, "The decline in the number of farms and land in farms reflects a continuing consolidation in farming operations and diversion of agricultural land to non-agricultural uses."

The federal government heavily subsidizes rural business activities, most notably in the form of farm subsidies. According to a 2008 report, in 2006 the federal government sent \$13.4 billion in subsidies to farms, making payments to more than 1.4 million recipients. The federal government also operates programs to aid rural businesses by providing rural business enterprise grants, loan guarantees, opportunity grants, relending programs, development loans, development grants, renewal energy loans, and renewal energy grants.

In recent decades, the growth of the rural population has been slower than the growth of population in the United States. From 2000 to 2005, rural population increased by just over one million, a 2.2 percent increase, compared with 5.3 percent for the nation as a whole. More recently, however, there has been a flow of small business enterprise out of cities and suburbs to rural places as individuals leave urban corporate life and migrate to the countryside. The evidence for this is anecdotal but apparently real. This shift is driven, in part, by corporate downsizing that provides an impulse to many to establish their own businesses. The Internet is another contributing factor because it enables people to set up many of those new businesses wherever they would like. For a service business that uses the Internet to communicate and coordinate with suppliers and customers, location of its physical premises is a matter of less concern than for a goodsproducing business. Many small businesses that exit the urban arena physically still service clients in the cities. Also

influential in this shift towards rural areas has been the plethora of government programs that offer financial support to those willing to set up businesses in rural areas. These programs are part of efforts to foster rural development.

Additionally, the federal government is making a major push to integrate rural areas into the nation'hightechnology infrastructure. Beginning in the early twenty-first century, various groups began initiatives to spread wireless and high-speed Internet access to rural areas. The Federal Communications Commission (FCC) has recently announced its commitment to developing and implementing plans to ensure universal coverage of high-speed Internet access, an effort that would require spreading and subsidizing broadband service to many rural areas currently not covered. In an April 2010 message to Congress, the chairman of the FCC stated that "The goal is for every American consumer and business, large and small, whether they live in a rural town and urban city... [to have] access to high-speed broadband service."

SEE ALSO Small Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Federal Communications Commission. "Connecting Main Street to the World: Federal Efforts to Expand Small Business Internet Access." 27 April 2010. Available from: http:// hraunfoss.fcc.gov/edocs public/attachmatch/DOC 297733A1.pdf. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Garrod, Brian, Roz Wornell, and Ray Youell. "Re Conceptualising Rural Resources as Countryside Capital: The Case of Rural Tourism." *Journal of Rural Studies*. January 2006.

Kraenzle, Charles A. "Statistics Show Cooperative Status, Progress and Trends." *Rural Cooperatives.* July 2001. Available from: http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi m0KFU/is 4 68/ai 79511961/. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Kusmin, Lorin D. "Rural America at a Glance, 2008 edition."
 Economic Information Bulletin no. 40, October 2008.
 Available from: http://www.ers.usda.gov/Publications/EIB40/EIB40.htm. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Robinson, Elton. "U.S. Farms Getting Bigger, but Number Falling." *Delta Farm Press.* 20 February 2008. Available from: http://deltafarmpress.com/news/farm numbers 0220. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Farmer Cooperative Statistics, 2006." Available from: http://www.rurdev.usda.gov/rbs/pub/CoopStats2006.pdf. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

U.S. Department of Agriculture. Economic Research Service. "Rural Population and Migration." Available from: http://www.ers.usda.gov/Briefing/Population/. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

"Wireless Internet for Rural Areas." Science Activities. Winter 2006

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

S

S CORPORATION

A small business may operate under various legal forms. The most common of these, particularly for new start-ups, is the sole proprietorship. The individual who owns the business receives all of its income and is responsible for all of the business's debts including other liabilities to which the business may be subject (e.g., a customer slipping on that banana peel in the store). Under a sole proprietorship, the individual and the business are the same thing. If the business fails, the owner may have to sell his or her house and other goods to satisfy its debts. The principal advantage of incorporation is that the owner as a person is separated from the corporation, the latter viewed as an artificial "person." They are now two, not one. The corporation carries its own liabilities. When the corporation fails, the liability of its owners is limited to whatever they have invested, and no more. The business owner who started a business with \$10,000 may lose the \$10,000 but not the \$300,000 he or she owns in other assets. The downside of incorporation is that the income of the corporation is taxed separately and the owner gets his or her share only after the corporate tax has been deducted. The owner also then owes additional taxes on his or her earnings. Thus double taxation is involved. As a sole proprietor, the owner is taxed once but is personally exposed to all of the liabilities of the business. As a corporate entity, the owner is shielded from liabilities but is taxed twice. The goal of an S corporation is to have the best of both worlds.

The S corporation derives its name from Subchapter S of the Internal Revenue Code which provides corporations a "tax election" option a choice on how they want to be taxed. Under Subchapter S, a company may elect to pass all

of its profits to its shareholders directly. The shareholders are then responsible for paying taxes on this income stream. The corporation itself is not taxed. Meanwhile the limited liability benefits of the regular corporate form continue. Not all corporations, however, qualify for the Subchapter S tax election. The company may only have a maximum of seventy-five investors. They must all agree to this choice. All must be residents of the United States or U.S. citizens. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) also excludes certain types of companies described below.

BECOMING AN S CORPORATION

Once a business has incorporated in the usual way and has filed its articles of incorporation, it can elect S corporation status by filing Form 2553 with the IRS. All of the corporation's shareholders must sign this form or file special shareholder consent forms. The rules apply to anyone who has held stock in the company during the current tax year. To be eligible for S corporation status for the current tax year, a corporation must file the form by the fifteenth day of the third month of the corporation's tax year. Once the form has been filed, it is not necessary to file every year.

Eligibility. For a corporation to be eligible for S corporation status, the following conditions must be met and maintained:

- The business must have become a corporation prior to filing for S corporation status.
- The business must also have no more than seventyfive stockholders.

- All of the business's stock must be owned by individuals who reside in or are citizens of the United States. Estates or trusts may be allowed as stockholders, but corporate or foreign investors are not allowed. This includes other businesses that are not corporations, such as partnerships or sole proprietorships. This provision, therefore, excludes corporate subsidiaries from claiming S corporation status.
- The business must issue only one class of stock. This
 means that with the purchase of stock must come the
 same economic rights, such as receiving dividends or
 compensation in the event of liquidation at the same
 time and in the same amount per share as all other
 shareholders. Voting rights may differ amongst the
 shareholders without being considered a sign of the
 possession of different classes of stock.

Ineligible Businesses. Those businesses that are ineligible for S corporation status include:

- All financial institutions, such as banks and savings and loans
- Insurance companies
- Businesses that receive 95 percent or more of their gross income from exports (also known as DISCs, Domestic International Sales Corporations)
- Corporations that use the possessions tax credit (a type of foreign tax credit)
- C Corporations that have been S corporations within the last 5 years

ADVANTAGES

The chief advantage of the S corporation is its treatment under the tax law, particularly if the company routinely pays high dividends. Under the C form, stockholders actually "feel" the double taxation of corporate profits only when they get dividends: under an S form, they would get more money. S corporation stockholders also get assigned losses if the company sustains them. These losses do not require stockholders to pay any money to the company but allow them to factor the reported losses into their own income taxes and thus reduce their taxes on other income. The tax advantages of the S corporation have made this form of ownership extremely popular, particularly after the passage of the Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996, which raised the maximum number of shareholders an S corporation could have from thirty-five to seventy-five. Until the Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996 was passed, corporations with more than thirty-five shareholders were disqualified. According to the IRS, S corporations became the most common corporate entity type in 1997, and as of 2010, they continued to be the most prevalent type of corporation.

DISADVANTAGES

Most healthy corporations reinvest all or substantial portions of their profits into operations to fund growth. Dividends paid are therefore just a portion of all profits. In C corporations, stockholders only pay taxes on dividends, year to year, and are not liable for taxes on the total profit made. But when the S corporation retains its profits for growth, stockholders must pay taxes on that profit even though they do not get a check in the mail. This structural arrangement can thus produce tensions between stockholder and the corporation stockholders either required to keep "investing" in a going concern indirectly by paying its taxes or, conversely, pressuring the corporation to distribute more of its profits and thus potentially slowing the company's growth.

Taxed Fringe Benefits. Unlike C corporations but like partnerships S corporations may not deduct fringe benefits, given to shareholders who are also employees, as a business expense. As a result, shareholder-employees must pay taxes on those benefits. These rules apply to all shareholders who own more than 2 percent of the corporation's stock and are employees of the corporation. But all employees who are not stockholders may receive benefits without paying taxes.

Pay versus Profit Sharing. S corporations must be careful to pay stockholders who work for the corporation salaries "deemed reasonable" by industry standards. The temptation exists to pay stockholders low salaries and to compensate them, instead, from profits thus avoiding payroll taxes. But if the stockholder-employee is not paid at a reasonable rate, the IRS may require the stockholder to pay payroll taxes on the totality of the income received from the S corporation which may be substantial.

State and Local Taxes. S corporations are sanctioned under federal tax laws which may not be matched by local and state governments. Thus S corporations may still have to pay taxes as corporations to states and localities.

Record Keeping. S corporations must act like S corporations and maintain careful records. This is not, per se, a disadvantage of the form: after all, *all* businesses should keep good records. But some business owners see the S corporation as merely one way to escape liabilities by gaining the benefits of limited liability while continuing to operate as sole proprietorships. Under prevailing law, a corporation (S or C) must adhere to regular forms: it must separate personal from corporate accounts, hold regular directors' and shareholders' meetings, take minutes, and also use the appropriate corporate designation on its documents and stationary. Failing to adhere to these requirements, the S corporation may not prevail in court in the case of a

liability action, with the result that the stockholders are severally and individually held to be liable.

Furthermore, small-business owners may not be able successfully to navigate the accounting rules to take full advantage of S corporation tax law. According to Stephen Nelson, "the S corporation's extra accounting complexity sometimes means that small business owners don't get all the savings they're legally entitled to." In a 2009 article titled, "S Corporation Tax Planning Tips," Nelson recommended adhering to the following advice in order to maximize savings:

Set a reasonable but low salary: When profits are paid out as wages, the money is subject to Social Security and Medicare taxes, whereas profits paid out as dividends are not.

Minimize distributions. Since the IRS can recategorize distributions as wages, minimizing distributions minimizes the money that can, in theory, be reclassified.

Move deductions to the S Corporation tax return. This may not save the shareholder-employee on income taxes, but this deduction reduces the distributions made to shareholders (see item above).

TERMINATING S CORPORATION STATUS

An S corporation may voluntarily revoke its status if it finds that S status is no longer beneficial; it may also lose the status involuntarily. In the first case, a majority of the stockholders is required to make the decision, and a simple notice to the IRS is all that is required. In the second case, any act which disqualifies the corporation's eligibility for S status will result in the termination of that status effective on the date that the infraction occurs. An example of such a disqualification would be acquiring a single foreign stockholder living abroad. In either case, the corporation becomes a C corporation in the absence of S corporation status.

SEE ALSO C Corporation; Incorporation; Professional Corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adkisson, Jay, and Chris Riser. *Asset Protection.* New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

Diamond, Michael R. How to Incorporate: A Handbook for Entre preneurs and Professionals. 5th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Fishman, Stephen. Working for Yourself: Law and Taxes for Independent Contractors, Freelancers and Consultants. 7th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Internal Revenue Service. "S Corporations." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98263,00. html. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Mancuso, Anthony. LLC or Corporation? 3rd ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo. 2008.

Nathan, Karen, and Alice Magos. *Incorporate!* New York: McGraw Hill, 2003.

Nelson, Stephen. "S Corporation Tax Planning Tips."

EzineArticles.com. 29 January 2009. Available from: http://
ezinearticles.com/?S Corporation Tax Planning Tips&id=193
6500. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Piper, Mike. Surprisingly Simple: LLC vs. S Corp vs. C Corp Explained in 100 Pages or Less. Simple Subjects, 2009.

Sitarz, Daniel. S Corporation: Small Business Start up Kit. 3rd ed. Carbondale, Ill.: Nova Publishing, 2008.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Forms of Ownership." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/smallbusinessplanner/start/chooseastructure/START FORMS OWNERSHIP.html. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES COMMISSIONS

Paying a sales commission is a way of compensating salespeople. Under "straight" commission arrangements, the salesperson receives an agreed-upon percentage of the revenue brought in by a sale that he or she makes. Companies use commission arrangements to sell products as well as services. But some employers choose to pay salespeople a straight salary instead. The most common form of sales compensation other than in retail sales is to combine a salary with commissions.

The chief advantage cited for straight commission is that commissions cause salespeople to work harder. Detractors contend that uncertainties surrounding such a form of compensation may drive off good salespeople. Furthermore, their complete dependence on commissions may lead them to develop bad business habits. But even detractors admit that pure commissions incentivize and move people to try harder. As a consequence the majority of businesses that employ a sales force use some combination of base pay and commission also known as incentive pay to compensate their salespeople. Sales clerks, however, tend to be paid salaries or wages.

BASIC COMPENSATION PLANS

Under straight commission arrangements, the seller gets a percentage of the sales price. The percentage may vary from product to product. Observers of the sales function estimate or guess that fewer than 15 percent of American firms pay their salespeople a straight commission but those that do are satisfied with it: it motivates people to work hard enough to get the sales such companies need. Salespeople prosper in good times but are not a cost during a downturn. When the economy suffers, as it did

during the global recession that began in 2008, salespeople on straight commission can be a useful way to boost sales while not adding to a businesses costs. However, the business has to make sure sales are strong enough and compensation is sufficient to keep the sales staff satisfied.

The straight salary route has its disadvantages as well. Some very able salespeople may also be lazy: they may work hard until they have what they need and then tend to sit back. They cherry-pick what they sell, moving high-commission product at the neglect of other lines. They bypass difficult-to-reach customers when traveling or favor large buyers over small. Other, highly motivated salespeople view straight-commission selling as demeaning and cannot be attracted. Others view themselves as independents and move at frequent intervals, able to secure new jobs relatively easily. Pure commission salespeople tend not to develop high loyalties to the company that employs them: the company, after all, is not sharing the risk of the downside with them. Thus many also resist doing necessary work that is in the nonselling category, such as, attendance at trade fairs, participation in promotional visits, and providing follow-up work or technical assistance. A good deal of the sales management effort in companies that use straight-commission forces is devoted to get around problems of this type by a succession of tinkerings with incentives, supervision, and attempts at motivation. In such organizations the sales function is also often in a permanent recruiting mode.

Straight Salary. The most frequent criticism of compensation plans that pay sales representatives a straight salary is that they eliminate the employees' incentive to perform. But such criticism is rarely heard in situations where, for instance, the sales function is performed by principals or executives common in consulting, engineering, and service operations or in organizations where professional level individuals are engaged in selling, the sales activity itself has significant technical complexity, and the sales function is valued and well compensated.

Salary Plus Commission or Other Incentives. This arrangement is by far the most common one employed by organizations that use salespeople. Proponents tout several meaningful advantages associated with compensation plans that combine base salaries with commissions:

- Motivates sales force to expend greater effort
- Provides company with a way to extend additional rewards to its best sales performers
- Ties compensation to performance (though not to the same degree as straight commission arrangements)
- Makes administration of employee earnings easier.
- Bestows increased security to employees, allowing company to take greater percentage of sales profits

Criticisms of compensation plans that combine salary with commissions or other incentives are usually framed not as rebukes of its philosophical underpinnings but as laments concerning its execution. For example, some companies may offer only token commissions, which do little to foster aggressive salesmanship.

In addition to commissions, some companies choose to provide nonsalary compensation to their sales force through expense accounts, automobile leasing, advances against future earnings (usually commission), or sales contests.

Expense accounts are common features in many industries. Indeed, salespeople in a wide range of industry sectors depend a great deal on business lunches to close deals. Moreover, salespeople are often responsible for large territories, which makes long hours of travel a fundamental element of their job description. Organizations that do not compensate such individuals with expense accounts or free use of leased automobiles are likely to have considerable difficulty finding and retaining gifted salespeople. Indeed, most prospective hires will view refusal to take care of expenses as a sure sign of company stinginess and an indication that the company's ownership may not be cognizant of basic business realities.

Sales contests are another popular tool used by business owners to encourage sales activities. Under these programs, sales personnel who meet certain sales goals are rewarded with cash bonuses, paid vacations, or other perks. But business experts contend that sales contests can have unintended consequences for organizations if they are poorly defined or structured so that only a small segment of the sales force is rewarded. Indeed, some organizations provide incentives only to a certain percentage of top-level performers. Such programs whether commissions or sales contests are usually implemented in hopes of creating a competitive environment, but all too often they have the opposite effect. After all, if twenty-five people participate in a contest that only one person can win, twenty-four must also lose. In order to counteract the negative characteristics associated with traditional sales contests, sales consultants recommend that businesses instead institute "open-ended" incentive programs. Such programs are designed so that participants compete against their own past performances rather than their fellow salespeople.

Open-ended programs can be shaped in two-tiered fashion so that a business's very best sales performers receive some extra recognition. For example, salespeople who increase their sales by 10 percent might receive a nice prize, while those that increase their sales by 20 percent would receive an even better one. Two objections are commonly raised to open-ended sales incentives. The first is that such initiatives cast greater uncertainty on sales budgeting efforts. After all, companies that offer an

open program cannot know how many prizes to budget for. In addition, some observers contend that open programs can actually detract from the performance of a business's top salespeople, who might reach a goal too early and therefore slack off. But the impact of both of these negative attributes can be neutralized by careful planning (such as studying multitiered programs) and continuous monitoring. A 2009 article in *Business Week* warns that "the most common mistake entrepreneurs make is simply to copy a competitor's plan, tweaking it slightly to fit his or her own budget. But compensation plans should be unique to your products or services, to individual reps' experience, and to your sales goals or profit margins."

SEE ALSO Multilevel Marketing; Personal Selling.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Calvin, Robert J. Sales Management. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.Cichelli, David J. Compensating the Sales Force: A Practical Guide to Designing Winning Sales Reward Programs. 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2010.

Cooper, Steve, and Colleen Debaise. "Best Ways to Pay Your Sales Staff." *Business Week.* 5 June 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/09 66/s0906028668952.htm. Retrieved April 15, 2010.

Ingram, Thomas N., et al. Sales Management: Analysis and Decision Making. 7th ed. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe, 2008.

Miller, William. *ProActive Sales Management: How to Lead, Motivate, and Stay Ahead of the Game.* 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2009.

"Performance Productivity Effectives Effort Failure." Journal of Personal Selling and Sales Management. Winter 2005.

Rosen, Keith. Coaching Salespeople into Sales Champions: A Tactical Playbook for Managers and Executives. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

"Sales Compensation Plans That Work for Entrepreneurial Companies Featured on Kauffman eVenturing." *Business Wire.* 3 April 2006.

Simpkins, Robert A. The Secrets of Great Sales Management: Advanced Strategies for Maximizing Performance. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES CONTRACTS

A sales contract is an agreement between a buyer and seller covering the sale and delivery of goods, securities, and other personal property. In the United States, domestic sales contracts are governed by the Uniform Commercial Code (UCC). International sales contracts fall under the United Nations Convention on Contracts for the International Sale of Goods (CISG), also known as the Vienna Sale

Convention. The United Nations Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) reported in January 2010 that seventy-four countries have approved CISG.

Under Article 2 of the UCC, a contract for the sale of goods for more than \$500 must be in writing in order to be enforceable (UCC 2-201). The sale of securities is a special case covered in Article 8 (UCC 8-319); to be enforceable a contract for the sale of securities must be in writing regardless of the amount involved. For the sale of other kinds of personal property, a minimum of \$5,000 must be involved before an enforceable contract must be in writing. Otherwise, an oral agreement is enforceable as a binding contract.

Contracts that must be in writing to be enforceable are said to be within the Statute of Frauds. The Statute of Frauds dates back to 1677, when the English Parliament decreed that certain types of contracts must be in writing. The applicable parts of the UCC effectively define the types of sales contracts that must be in writing. In addition, every state has its own version of the Statute of Frauds.

Under the UCC a written sales contract should specify the parties involved, the subject matter to be sold, and any material or special terms or conditions. Some states also require that the consideration the amount and type of payment be specified. But the UCC does not require a formal sales contract. In many cases a memorandum or collection of papers is sufficient compliance. The courts have held that a written check can be considered a written memorandum of a sales agreement. The UCC allows a written sales contract to be enforced even if it leaves out material terms and is not signed by both parties. However, one party may not create a sales contract on its own that is binding against another party, and an enforceable contract must be signed by the defendant or the one against whom the contract is sought to be enforced.

In many cases a purchase order, pro forma invoice, or order acknowledgment may serve in place of a formal sales contract. A purchase order is issued by the buyer and sent to the seller, stating the type and amount of goods to be purchased, the price, and any other material terms such as a time limit on filling the order. A pro forma invoice is issued by the seller and sent to the buyer, often in response to a purchase order or oral agreement. In international transactions, the pro forma invoice may enable the buyer to open a line of credit with which to pay for the goods ordered. The pro forma invoice typically includes relevant terms and conditions that apply to the sale.

A formal order acknowledgment is useful for establishing the seller's position in case a dispute should arise. The order acknowledgment is drawn up by the seller in response to a received purchase order. It does not necessarily repeat the details of the purchase order, but it may

clarify details such as delivery schedules. When a formal order acknowledgment is countersigned by the buyer, it becomes a type of sales contract.

For international transactions, the Vienna Sale Convention is binding on signatory countries, of which the United States is one. Each of the nations that has signed the convention may state up to five reservations. For example, the United States has stipulated that it shall apply to U.S. companies only when the transaction involves another signatory country. Much of the convention parallels the UCC, with these notable exceptions:

- Acceptance of an offer that includes a request for additions or modifications constitutes a counteroffer.
- There is no provision requiring a contract be written in order to be enforceable.
- The period for discovering defective merchandise may be as long as 2 years.

Sales contracts are useful in providing for a common understanding between buyer and seller, thus minimizing disputes. When a dispute does occur, the sales contract can help provide for a fair settlement.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Ashcroft, John D., and Janet Ashcroft. *Law For Business.*. 17th ed. Mason, Ohio: Cengage Learning, 2011.

Duke University School of Law. *Uniform Commercial Code*. Available from: http://www.law.duke.edu/lib/researchguides/pdf/ucc.pdf. Retrieved April 25, 2010.

Lookofsky, Joseph M. *Understanding the CISG in the USA*. 3rd ed. The Hague, the Netherlands: Kluwer Law International, 2008.

Mallor, Jane, A., James Barnes, L. Thomas Bowers, and Arlen Langvardt. Business Law: The Ethical, Global, and E Commerce Environment. 14th ed. New York: McGraw Hill/ Irwin, 2009.

Miller, Roger LeRoy, and Gaylord A. Jentz. *Fundamentals of Business Law Summarized Cases.* 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Roberts, Barry S., and Richard A Mann. *Smith and Roberson's Business Law.* 14th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.

Wayne, Jonathan, and Karla C. Shippey. A Short Course in International Contracts. 2d ed. Novato, Calif.: World Trade Press, 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES FORCE

A company's sales force consists of its staff of salespeople. The role of the sales force depends to a large extent on whether a company is selling directly to consumers or to other businesses. In consumer sales, the sales force is

typically concerned simply with taking and closing orders. These salespeople are not responsible for creating demand for the product, since, theoretically, demand for the product has already been created by marketing efforts such as advertising campaigns and promotional activities. Salespeople may provide the consumer with some product information, but individuals involved in consumer sales are often not concerned with maintaining long-term customer relationships. Examples of consumer sales forces include automobile salespersons and the sales staffs found in a variety of retail stores.

The sales force takes on a completely different role in business-to-business sales. Industrial sales forces, for example, may be required to perform a variety of functions. These include prospecting for new customers and qualifying leads, explaining who the company is and what its products can do, closing orders, negotiating prices, servicing accounts, gathering competitive and market information, and allocating products during times of shortages.

Within the business-to-business market, a distinction can be made between selling to retailers, industrial sales, and other types of business-to-business sales and marketing. The concerns and activities of the sales force tend to vary in each type of business market. What they have in common, however, is the desire of the sales force to establish a long-term relationship with each of its customers and to provide service in a variety of ways.

In selling to retailers, for example, the sales force is not concerned with creating demand. Since consumer demand is more a function of advertising and promotion, the sales force is more concerned with obtaining shelf space in the retailer's store. The sales force may also attempt to obtain more promotion support from the retailer. The sales force relies on sophisticated marketing data to make a convincing presentation to the retailer in order to achieve its sales and marketing objectives.

The largest sales forces are involved in industrial selling. An average industrial field sales force ranges in size from twenty to sixty people and is responsible for selling throughout the United States. The sales force may be organized around traditional geographic territories or around specific customers, markets, and products. An effective sales force consists of individuals who can relate well to decision makers and help them solve their problems. A sales manager or supervisor typically provides the sales force with guidance and discipline. Within the company the sales force may receive support in the form of specialized training, technical backup, inside sales staff, and product literature. Direct mail and other types of marketing efforts can be employed to provide the sales force with qualified leads. E-mail and the Internet are important sales tools as well. While meetings and phone calls will always be the most personal way for a salesperson to make contact, e-mail has become an essential part of the sales equation.

Sales managers and supervisors can measure the efficiency of their sales force using several criteria. These include the average number of sales calls per salesperson per day, the average sales-call time per contact, the average revenue and cost per sales call, the entertainment cost per sales call, and the percentage of orders per 100 sales calls. The sales force can also be evaluated in terms of how many new customers were acquired and how many customers were lost during a specific period. The expense of a salesforce can be measured by monitoring the sales-force-to-sales ratio, or sales force cost as a percentage of total sales.

Using such criteria to evaluate the effectiveness of the sales force allows companies to make adjustments to improve their efficiency. If the sales force is calling on customers too often, for example, it may be possible to reduce the size of the sales force. If the sales force is servicing customers as well as selling to them, it may be possible to shift the service function to lower-paid personnel.

In industrial and other business-to-business sales, the sales force represents a key link between the manufacturer and the buyer. The sales force is often involved in selling technical applications and must work with several different contacts within a customer's organization. Industrial salespeople tend, on average, to be better educated than their consumer counterparts, and to be better paid. However, their cost as a percentage of sales is lower than in consumer sales, because industrial and business-to-business sales generally involve higher-ticket items or a larger volume of goods and services.

The sales force may be compensated in one of three ways: straight salary, straight commission, or a combination of salary plus commission. The majority of businesses utilize a combination of salary plus commission to compensate their sales forces, and fewer companies base their sales force compensation on straight commission. It appears that, as a percentage of all sales forces, the use of straight salaries remains constant. Many companies chose to alter their sales compensation plans during the recession that began in 2008 as a way to motivate the sales force and to boost sales. These compensation plans are flexible and can be altered again as the economy improves. Whatever type of compensation system is used for the sales force, the important consideration is that the compensation adequately motivates the sales force to perform its best.

SEE ALSO Business-to-Consumer; Business-to-Business; Manufacturers' Agents; Personal Selling; Sales Commissions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Marketing*. 14th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College Pub, 2009.

- Calvin, Robert J. Sales Management. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.
- Cichelli, David J. Compensating the Sales Force: A Practical Guide to Designing Winning Sales Reward Programs. 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2010.
- Cohon, Charles M. *The Sales Force*. Manufacturers and Agents National Education Foundation, 2004.
- Feigon, Josiane Chriqui. Smart Selling on the Phone and Online: Inside Sales That Gets Results. New York: AMACOM, 2009.
- Gitomer, Jeffrey. *The Sales Bible: The Ultimate Sales Resource.* New York: HarperBusiness, 2008.
- Rosen, Keith. Coaching Salespeople into Sales Champions: A Tactical Playbook for Managers and Executives. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Stevens Huffman, Leslie. "How to Update Compensation Plans to Drive Sales Performance in 2010." Smart Business. April 2010. Available from: http://www.sbnonline.com/Local/Article/19579/75/124/How to update compensation plans to drive sales performance in 2010.aspx? CategoryID=425. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES FORECASTS

Companies large and small engage in forecasting their sales in order to decide with the greatest accuracy possible what and how much to build or what and how much to buy. Sales forecasts support operational planning and supply chain management not marketing or sales efforts. Forecasts are made to project the business into the future accurately in order to avoid costly mistakes.

A classic example of sales forecasting is the determination of "the build." This phrase is used in industries where production falls in one season and sales in another. Thus snowmobiles are manufactured in the summer and sold in late fall and winter. How many sleds to build, how many of the low end and how many of the expensive "the build," in other words must be decided long before the winter season actually arrives, before likely snowfall is predictable, before economic conditions influencing sales then can be known with certainty now. In "bad snow years" demand tends to drop, in "good snow years" it spikes. Snowmobiles are big-ticket items. Overbuilding can hurt the company and its dealer structure for longer than one season; underbuilding leaves substantial money on the table and may lead to a loss of market share if the competitor made a better forecast. Builders of boats and similar "water toys" have the reverse problem: they build in the winter for spring and summer sales. Boat builders, like snowmobile manufacturers, require positive economic times in that they sell high-end recreational products users can do without.

Both are influenced by weather. Boat sellers can also be hurt by high prices for fuels.

"The build" serves as an easy illustration of the need for good sales forecasts, but every producer and every merchant faces exactly the same problem in looking ahead. In every case more or less irreversible actions must be taken in advance of actual sales; in every case multiple factors influence future demand which may change in response to yet other factors; in every case bad forecasts may mean being saddled by large inventories or having to turn customers away. Not surprisingly, every business, even the smallest, engages in some kind of sales forecasting. It may be quite instinctive and informal a gut feel by the owner that more or less should be purchased or made, based simply on experience leading up to the purchasing decision. Sales forecasting is often a process involving contact with the sales channel. In many large companies producing for mass markets, sales forecasting is a very complex, formal, and highly structured activity involving expensive surveys, computer modeling, and statistical analyses.

BASIC TECHNIQUES

Fundamental approaches to forecasting sales rely on: 1) looking at the company's own history (internal numbers); 2) looking at the product's or category's market history (external numbers); 3) soliciting external opinion (channel surveys); and 4) examining other sources of information which indirectly influence the future.

In the first case the company will look at its own past sales and determine a trend, ideally based on units rather than on dollars to eliminate the effect of price changes. If the item is growing at 2 percent a year, the company may feel safe in increasing its production/purchasing by 2 percent for the next period. Such a forecast is typically just the start of a process of review. The company may wish to eliminate the product because its margin is low and decreasing, its warranty service requirements are too great, or because of other factors. Alternatively, the company may wish to increase its growth in the category by additional promotional, discount, and sales efforts and, betting on success, may order above its historical trend projection. Quite complicated formulas are sometimes applied. An example is production of replacement parts for outdated models of a product in which the forecast is dated on an estimate of the models still remaining "out there" in active with the production reduced each year.

The second case, looking at the total market for the item, requires access to data on such sales. If these are available, the company can compare its own performance against the product's growth/decline as a whole and make adjustments accordingly. Suppose the category, for example, a certain type of garden tool, has been declining as a whole in the gardening field while the company's own sales

of that product have been increasing at 5 percent a year. This may mean that the company may have become the last active supplier of a product in its locality thus drawing a segment of the public that still wants the product. Such a finding may lead to energetic stocking up. Conversely, if the company's sales are poor but the product as a whole is making waves, adjustments in price, promotion, display, and the like may justify much more ambitious stocking. In practice it is often very difficult to get objective data on the performance of a specific item for comparison. Similarly, even if overall sales data can be found, it may be very difficult for a merchant to discover why he or she is selling more or less of an item. The merchant's location, clientele, region of operation, and many other factors may influence the result. The small business typically lacks the time and money to go deeply into such a subject unless the product is rather expensive and central, as in the case of farm equipment, for example.

Many small manufacturers make heavy use of the third basic technique (along with the others): asking the channel what it expects to purchase in the coming planning period (quarter, year). Companies typically survey their distributors, dealers, or major customers at regular intervals to get a feel for what they plan on buying. In many fields such surveys are routine the buyers are as anxious as the sellers in getting the production numbers right so that, in the future, shortages on the one hand and pressure to buy on the other can be avoided. These types of surveys are usually conducted outside the usual "selling" context the channel made to understand that these estimates are intended for planning production. To be sure, the channel will nevertheless feel a certain pressure. Unless there is a known shortage in a field, buyers will thus typically somewhat understate their buying intentions; they do not want to have the numbers misunderstood as commitments to buy; they hedge in the lower direction. Producers in turn typically plan on slightly higher production rates, all else being equal.

The fourth technique of developing forecasts eyeballing indirect forces is often the most tricky and occasionally the most important. This, in the snowmobile business, for instance, is guessing at the weather, but it takes innumerable other forms. Indicators of the economy are the most closely watched: almost all businesses are affected by rising or declining economies. Hot economies lift costs of supplies and of labor and also lift sales. Consumer durables turn sluggish in times of decline, as do capital goods bought by industry. Interest rates powerfully influence new home construction as does the demographic phenomenon of new family formation which, in turn, depends on the age structure of the population and the average age of marriage, among other factors. Energy and fuel prices influence virtually every sector,

and these, in turn, are influenced by international events. Sociological trends are more subtle and difficult to exploit effectively. The small business that at least attempts consciously to look for and to analyze such trends—using the broadly available statistical sources as well as its own experience with the public—will outperform a company that simply looks at past sales and uses these to predict future sales.

FORECASTING SOFTWARE

Nearly all companies use computers to produce sales forecasts, and an in recent years, a number of software companies have begun producing specialized sales forecasting programs such as IBM's Cognos TM1, NetSuite's Sales Force Automation (SFA), and Landslide's CRM Solution, just to name a few. Additionally, there are a number of general-purpose programs that can be adapted for use in sales forecasting. Microsoft Excel is a commonly used general purpose program that many experts recommend for this purpose. A number of books, such as Fundamentals of Forecasting Using Excel and Microsoft Office Excel 2007: Data Analysis and Business Modeling, offer practical advice on using Excel to produce sales forecasts.

FORECASTS, OUTCOMES, AND LIMITATIONS

Well-conducted sales forecasting programs have an impact on every aspect of the business on financial performance first of all, of course, but also on market share, channel relations, and consumer satisfaction. An accurate forecast buys the company time and time is money. If the market is projected to experience a sharp decline and the forecast is correct, the company can scale back its production and purchases early, will have more time to adjust to these changes, and will be able to retain its place in the market with a properly priced product. The downward adjustment will be no less painful when taken early rather than later, but if taken later, it will be more costly: the company will be sitting on and required to finance a large inventory; it will have to move goods at large discounts, eroding its margins; at the same time it will bear high costs of severance from layoffs. Companies, however, are rarely able to get themselves to shrink deliberately in advance of facts clear and evident on the ground. For this reason, even very effective managements will compromise and simply scale back a little. But even that will be more adaptive than projecting lasts year's sales with a small increase.

Companies, similarly, are rarely able to believe a forecast that predicts a sudden surge in sales. Such things are rare and therefore too good to be true. But the company that has a decent sales forecasting program and dares to act on it, at least up to a point, will find itself with product in the channel when everyone else is out. It will thus garner new buyers and, if the new customers are pleased, it will gain market share as well as channel loyalties.

These two cases illustrate the benefits as well as limitations of sales forecasting. The technique works best when projected changes are relatively small. Both sharp down and up adjustments from a company's or a market's history will tend to be resisted. But those with the best techniques, combining every major approach, are likely to go furthest in the right direction and will ultimately emerge as the winners.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burton, James E., and Steven M. Bragg. Sales and Operations for Your Small Business. New York: Wiley, 2001.

Chase, Charles. Demand Driven Forecasting: A Structured Approach to Forecasting. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Crosby, John V. Cycles, Trends, and Turning Points: Practical Marketing and Sales Forecasting Techniques. Lincolnwood, Ill.: NTC Publishing, 2000.

Evans, Michael. *Practical Business Forecasting*. Malden, Mass.: Blackwell, 2003.

Forgang, William G. Strategy Specific Decision Making. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2004.

Krueger, Robert A. Business Forecasting: A Practical, Comprehensive Resource for Managers and Practitioners. BookSurge Publishing, 2008.

Lawrence, Kenneth, Ronald K. Klimberg, and Sheila M. Lawrence. *Fundamentals of Forecasting Using Excel*. New York: Industrial Press, 2008.

Mentzer, John T., and Mark A. Moon. *Sales Forecasting Management: A Demand Management Approach.* Thousand Oaks, Calif.: Sage Publications, 2005.

 Wallace, Thomas F., and Robert A. Stahl. Sales and Operations Planning: The How to Handbook. 3rd ed. T. F. Wallace, 2008.
 Winston, Wayne L. Microsoft Office Excel 2007: Data Analysis and Business Modeling. Redmond, Wash.: Microsoft Press, 2007.

Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES MANAGEMENT

Sales management refers to the administration of the personnel selling a company's product line(s). It includes the planning, implementation, and control of sales programs, as well as recruiting, training, motivating, and evaluating members of the sales force. In a small business, these various functions may be performed by the owner or by the sales manager. The fundamental role of the sales manager is to develop and administer a selling program that effectively contributes to the organization's goals. The sales manager for a small business would likely decide how many salespeople to employ, how best to select and train them,

what sort of compensation and incentives to use to motivate them, what type of presentation they should make, and how the sales function should be structured for maximum contact with customers.

Sales management is just one facet of a company's overall marketing mix, which encompasses strategies related to the "four Ps": products, pricing, promotion, and place (distribution). Objectives related to promotion are achieved through three supporting functions: 1) advertising, which includes direct mail, radio, television, Internet, and print advertisements, among other media; 2) sales promotion, which includes tools such as coupons, rebates, contests, and samples; and (3) personal selling, which is the domain of the sales manager.

Although the role of sales managers is multidisciplinary in scope, their primary responsibilities are: 1) setting goals for a sales force; 2) planning, budgeting, and organizing a program to achieve those goals; 3) implementing the program; and 4) controlling and evaluating the results. Even when a sales force is already in place, the sales manager will likely view these responsibilities as an ongoing process necessary to adapt to both internal and external changes.

GOAL SETTING

Goal setting is usually based on a company's overall sales goals, modified by the mix of products to be moved. Overall sales goals must be met, of course, but balance must also be maintained. With a company that makes three different types of boats, for instance, in which the highest-priced model has the highest profit margins, the goal will be structured to move as many of the highestpriced models as possible. Balance between regions also enters the goal-setting process. Sales to some regions may be more difficult (far fewer lakes) but necessary to maintain the company's total volume. If multiple lines are sold (tenting and trailers, for instance), different goals will apply to each category. Goal setting will depend on product mix. In the usual case, past history will be a guide, and goals will be set in light of that history and desire to change past performance by lifting all sales, high-margin sales, creating sales for new products, and so forth.

PLANNING, BUDGETING, AND ORGANIZING

After goals are set, the sales manager may accept, or be required to modify, the general approach to sales in the current year. Both ongoing patterns and new ones require budgeting and, occasionally, changes to the organization. Fundamental structural issues are involved, such as the distribution channel, the forces to be deployed, and the sales program (incentives, pricing schedules, cooperative advertising programs, etc.) that will be used. A company,

for instance, may be engaged in making a transition from direct sales using its own sales branches as distributors to using independent distributors. The planning process in the first year may involve finding and starting three new distributors and closing two company branches and relocating its best salespeople. In another operation, the goal may simply require adding four new salespeople and training them. In yet another case, the company may have decided to distribute some of its production through a "Big Box" retail store, thus creating ill-will among its servicing retailers and in consequence has decided to offer the retailers a more attractive sales program, higher co-op advertising participation, and high discounts on four occasions if they hold seasonal sales. Finally, in yet another case, no big changes are in the offing, but budgets must be formulated anyway, retiring salespeople replaced, and programs launched in the past continued.

For start-ups, of course, the sales organization must be built from scratch after its general structure has been determined. In such situations planning, budgeting, and organizing take on rather formidable dimensions. The ideal approach is to concentrate on hiring the best possible salespeople, bringing them on board as rapidly as possible, and then using them to help with the process.

Implementation. Implementation of the plan will have different emphases depending on whether the operation is up and running or required to be built or rebuilt. Recruiting, training, and setting compensation are primary implementation activities of start-ups or expansions. So are designing sales territories and assigning sales goals to each.

Recruiting. Recruiting salespeople ideally requires understanding of the customers and the market, not least its physical aspects; travel time needed to reach targeted points; and the type of selling involved. Experienced sales managers typically bring such skills to the job or, if brought in from a different field, will make some preliminary field trips to become familiar with the new area.

The manager may seek candidates through advertising, college recruiting, company sources, and employment agencies. Another excellent source of salespeople is other salespeople. Sales recruiting has special characteristics difficult to describe in analytical terms, especially in the small business environment where relationships tend to be closer. Indeed, in all areas of sales, managers rely a great deal on their experience to find people who have the special knack. Generalizations are dangerous, but good salespeople have good communications skills, enjoy human contact, are disciplined, can tolerate rejection with good humor, respond to rewards, and have a high level of energy. In technical sales, an engineering background is often required in addition to favorable personality traits.

Training. After recruiting a suitable sales force, the manager must determine how much and what type of training to provide. Most sales training emphasizes product, company, and industry knowledge. Only about 25 percent of the average company training program, in fact, addresses selling techniques. Because of the high cost, many small businesses try to limit the amount of training they provide. The average cost of training a person to sell industrial products, for example, commonly exceeds \$30,000. Sales managers can achieve many benefits with competent training programs, however. For instance, research indicates that training reduces employee turnover, thereby lowering the effective cost of hiring new workers. Good training can also improve customer relations, increase employee morale, and boost sales. Common training methods include lectures, cases studies, role playing, demonstrations, on-the-job training, and self-study courses. Ideally, training should be an ongoing process that continually reinforces the company's goals.

Compensation. After the sales force is in place, the manager must devise a means of compensating individuals. The ideal system of compensation reaches a balance between the needs of the person (income, recognition, prestige, etc.) and the goals of the company (controlling costs, boosting market share, increasing cash flow, etc.), so that a salesperson may achieve both through the same means. Most approaches to sales force compensation utilize a combination of salary and commission or salary and bonus. Salary gives a sales manager added control over the salesperson's activities, while commission provides the salesperson with greater motivation to sell.

Although financial rewards are the primary means of motivating workers, most sales organizations also employ other motivational techniques. Good sales managers recognize that salespeople have needs other than the basic ones satisfied by money. For example, they want to feel they are part of a winning team, that their jobs are secure, and that their efforts and contributions to the organization are recognized. Methods of meeting those needs include contests, vacations, and other performance-based prizes, in addition to self-improvement benefits such as tuition for graduate school. Another tool managers commonly use to stimulate their salespeople is quotas. Quotas, which can be set for factors such as the number of calls made per day, expenses consumed per month, or the number of new customers added annually, give salespeople a standard against which they can measure success.

Designing Territories and Allocating Sales Efforts. In addition to recruiting, training, and motivating a sales force to achieve the company's goals, sales managers at most small businesses must decide how to designate sales territories and allocate the efforts of the sales team. Territories

are geographic areas assigned to individual salespeople. The advantages of establishing territories are that they improve coverage of the market, reduce wasteful overlap of sales efforts, and allow each salesperson to define personal responsibility and judge individual success. However, many types of businesses, such as real estate and insurance companies, do not use territories.

Allocating people to different territories is an important sales management task. Typically, the top few territories produce a disproportionately high sales volume. This occurs because managers usually create smaller areas for trainees, medium-sized territories for more experienced team members, and larger areas for senior sellers. A drawback of that strategy, however, is that it becomes difficult to compare performance across territories. An alternate approach is to divide regions by existing and potential customer base. A number of computer programs exist to help sales managers effectively create territories according to their goals. Good scheduling and routing of sales calls can reduce waiting and travel time. Other common methods of reducing the costs associated with sales calls include contacting numerous customers at once during trade shows, and using telemarketing to qualify prospects before sending a salesperson to make a personal call.

CONTROLLING AND EVALUATING

After the sales plan has been implemented, the sales manager's responsibility becomes controlling and evaluating the program. During this stage, the sales manager compares the original goals and objectives with the actual accomplishments of the sales force. The performance of each individual is compared with goals or quotas, looking at elements such as expenses, sales volume, customer satisfaction, and cash flow.

An important consideration for the sales manager is profitability. Indeed, simple sales figures may not reflect an accurate image of the performance of the sales force. The manager must dig deeper by analyzing expenses, price-cutting initiatives, and long-term contracts with customers that will impact future income. An in-depth analysis of these and related influences will help the manager to determine true performance based on profits. For use in future goal-setting and planning efforts, the manager may also evaluate sales trends by different factors, such as product line, volume, territory, and market. After the manager analyzes and evaluates the achievements of the sales force, that information is used to make corrections to the current strategy and sales program. In other words, the sales manager returns to the initial goal-setting stage.

ENVIRONMENTS AND STRATEGIES

The goals and plans adopted by the sales manager will be greatly influenced by the company's industry orientation, competitive position, and market strategy. The basic industry orientations available to a firm include industrial goods, consumer durables, consumer nondurables, and services. Companies that manufacture industrial goods or sell highly technical services tend to be heavily dependent on personal selling as a marketing tool. Sales managers in those organizations characteristically focus on customer service and education and employ and train a relatively high-level sales force. In contrast, sales managers that sell consumer durables will likely integrate the efforts of their sales force into related advertising and promotional initiatives. Sales management efforts related to consumer nondurables and consumer services will generally emphasize volume sales, a comparatively low-caliber sales force, and an emphasis on high-volume customers. In certain types of service activities, such as consulting, market research, and advertising, sales are very often conducted by high-level executives or the principals who actually supervise the work to be performed for example, senior researchers or account executives.

The recession that began in 2008 had a significant and potentially long-term impact on sales operations. With consumption reduced, sales managers found a much more competitive environment, and with a credit crunch, both consumers and businesses, particularly small businesses, had to engage in belt-tightening, which affected sales levels.

REGULATION

Besides markets and industries, another chief environmental influence on the sales management process is government regulation. Indeed, selling activities at companies are regulated by a multitude of state and federal laws designed to protect consumers, foster competitive markets, and discourage unfair business practices.

Federal regulation affecting sales activities dates back to 1890, when the Sherman Antitrust Act was passed. This wide-ranging law makes it illegal for a seller to force a buyer to purchase one product (or service) in order to get the opportunity to purchase another product a practice referred to as a "tying agreement." A long-distance telephone company, for instance, cannot require its customers to purchase its telephone equipment as a prerequisite to buying its long-distance service. The Sherman Act also regulates reciprocal dealing arrangements, whereby companies agree to buy products from each other. Reciprocal dealing is considered anticompetitive because large buyers and sellers tend to have an unfair advantage over their smaller competitors.

Another antitrust provision affecting sales managers is the Robinson-Patman Act, originally passed in 1936. This act prohibits companies from engaging in price or service discrimination. In other words, a firm cannot offer special incentives to large customers based solely on volume, because such practices tend to hurt smaller customers. Companies can give discounts to buyers, but only if those incentives are based on real savings gleaned from manufacturing and distribution processes.

Beginning in the 1960s, the federal government began enacting more broadly targeted consumer protection laws which also impact sales managers. The Fair Packaging and Labeling Act of 1966, for example, restricts deceptive labeling, and the Truth in Lending Act of 1968 requires sellers fully to disclose all finance charges incorporated into consumer credit agreements. Cooling-off laws, which commonly exist at the state level, allow buyers to cancel contracts made with door-to-door sellers within a certain time frame. Additionally, the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) requires door-to-door sellers who work for companies engaged in interstate trade to announce their purpose clearly when calling on prospects.

As of 2010, Congress is considering a wide range of new consumer protections and financial regulations that will potentially impact the operations of sales managers, particularly in the financial industry, including home mortgages. It is widely expected that there will be new restrictions and disclosure requirements, and greater federal oversight of certain transactions. Sales managers in more traditional industries such as manufacturing and commodities are unlikely to be directly affected by these changes, however.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Calvin, Robert J. Sales Management Demystified. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

Cichelli, David J. Compensating the Sales Force: A Practical Guide to Designing Winning Sales Compensation Plans. 2d ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 2010.

Miller, William. *ProActive Sales Management: How to Lead, Motivate, and Stay Ahead of the Game.* 2d ed. New York: AMACOM, 2009.

"Sales Force Control." Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management. Winter 2005.

"Sales Management Functions analysis planning strategy implementation decision making quotas." *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management.* Winter 2005.

Simpkins, Robert A. *The Secrets of Great Sales Management*. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Thomas, Wayne M. *The Sales Manager's Success Manual.* New York: AMACOM, September 2007.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

SALES PROMOTION

Sales promotion is a type of marketing aimed at consumers and other business in the distribution channel. It is used to introduce new products, clear out inventory, and attract more customers. Sales promotion tends to be defined by specific marketing techniques used for a limited period of time to raise interest in a particular product or service. Businesses choose sales promotion strategies based on their need for customer interest and the deals they are able to offer. Coupons, discounts, free samples, contests, and limited premiums or rebates are all common sales promotion tools. The marketing techniques used tend to fall into three broad categories: appeals using new information or awareness, appeals using economic incentive, and appeals using emotion. These techniques may be used with either individual consumers or with resellers and wholesalers who look for promotions at trade shows.

Sales promotion is a balancing act. Unless a business depends on advertising information alone while keeping prices stable, the discounts and other deals used in the promotion will cost the company money. In order to recoup this loss, the business must raise sales volume to bring in enough revenue to make a profit in addition to covering the cost of the promotion. Holding promotions too frequently will habituate customers to buy only when promotions are in effect. Avoiding promotions altogether will let competitors draw customers away.

ONLINE SALES PROMOTION

Small businesses are able to create comprehensive sales promotion strategies today due to the availability of Internet access. Online sales promotions are both effective and far less costly than using traditional forms of marketing media such as billboards or newspaper ads. If the business has a Web site, sales can be advertised on the home page, with discounts and timelines clearly outlined. Digital trade booths can be created to appeal to other businesses for those offering business-to-business products or services.

Social media can also be useful to small businesses with every new promotion. While social media sights are not conducive to drawn-out marketing campaigns, they are made for short, high-powered sales promotions. A day of deals or a week-long discount can be effectively advertised on a business Twitter page, or used as a status update for Facebook. If the sales promotion cannot be distilled to a couple meaningful lines, it is likely too complicated to be effective.

CONSUMER PROMOTIONS

Consumer promotions take a variety of forms, including price deals, contests, sweepstakes, special events, premiums, continuity programs, and sampling.

Price Deals. A consumer price deal saves the buyer money when a product is purchased. The main types of price deals include discounts, bonus pack deals, refunds, and coupons. Price deals are usually intended to encourage trial use of a new product or line extension, to recruit new buyers for a mature product, or to convince existing customers to increase their purchases. Price deals work most effectively when price is the consumer's foremost criterion or when brand loyalty is low.

Marketing techniques for price deals are twofold: online and local advertising inform consumers of upcoming deals, while packaging and point-of-sale advertising display the discount while it is in place. Existing customers perceive discounts as rewards and often respond by buying in larger quantities. Price discounts alone, however, usually do not induce first-time buyers.

If small businesses receive their products from a manufacturer or another retailer, they must receive permission to offer discounts or coupons of their own. Large manufacturers will often have discount programs of their own that small-business owners can (or must) use for sales promotion purposes. Many businesses are allowed to add further discounts on top of manufacturer promotions but must shoulder the cost themselves. If coupons are used, the manufacturers may offer their own coupons for the business to use. Companies are gravitating to online coupons that customers can print out because of the lower costs associated with Web discounts.

Contests/Sweepstakes. Contests are games that consumers can enter where their entries will be judged according to specific qualities and awarded accordingly, while sweepstakes are random drawings that award customers prizes based on chance. Small businesses can use contests if they have a strong local customer base that centers around a specific product or lifestyle, but sweepstakes tend to be less expensive and appeal to a wider range of consumers.

Special Events. According to the consulting firm International Events Group (IEG), businesses spend over \$2 billion annually to link their products with everything from jazz festivals to golf tournaments to stock car races. Large companies like RJR Nabisco and Anheuser-Busch have divisions that handle only special events. These events tend to attract a homogeneous audience that is very appreciative of the sponsors, allowing companies to make positive associations with their products. Event promotion strategies also require less planning time and can be quickly executed if necessary. Special events marketing is available to small businesses through sponsorship of events on the community level.

Premiums. A premium is tangible compensation that is given as an incentive for buying a product. The premium

may be given for free, or may be offered to consumers for a significantly reduced price. Some examples of premiums include receiving a prize in a cereal box or a free garden tool for visiting the grand opening of a hardware store. Incentives that are given for free at the time of purchase are called direct premiums.

Other types of direct premiums include traffic builders, door openers, and referral premiums. The garden tool is an example of a traffic-builder premium an incentive to lure a prospective buyer to a store. A door-opener premium is directed to customers at home or to business people in their offices who may be more willing to listen to a salesperson in exchange for a free sample. Referral premiums award other businesses and individuals for referring customers.

Mail premiums, unlike direct premiums, require the customer save up points or tabs to obtain a premium through return mail. The premium is still valuable to the consumer because he or she cannot readily buy the item for the same amount.

Continuity Programs. Continuity programs reward customers for their loyalty to the business and are typically based on purchases. Airline frequent-flyer clubs, hotel frequent-traveler plans, and retailer frequent-shopper programs are common continuity programs. By rewarding long-standing customers for their loyalty, continuity programs also reduce the threat of new competitors entering a market.

Sampling. When a product is new or is not a market leader, giving free samples to consumers can be an effective strategy. In order for sampling to change people's future purchase decisions, the product must have benefits or features that will be obvious during the trial.

Small businesses that sell products often find it easiest to offer samples in the store, where customers who enter can easily find them. Businesses that use mailers can include coupons for free samples or scratch-and-sniff cards to advertise their products. Others can specialize in sampling packages for certain groups of consumers, such as students, new parents, or newlyweds who may be interested in several different samples made available together. Small-business owners should always ensure manufacturer consent before offering free samples.

TRADE PROMOTIONS

A trade sales promotion is targeted at resellers who distribute manufacturers' products to the ultimate consumers. The objectives of trade promotions differ from those directed at consumers. Trade sales promotions hope to accomplish four goals: 1) develop in-store merchandising support; 2) control inventory by increasing or depleting inventory levels; 3) expand or improve distribution by

opening up new sales areas; and 4) generate excitement about the product among those responsible for selling it.

Point-of-Purchase (POP) Displays. Manufacturers provide point-of-purchase (POP) display units free to retailers in order to promote a particular brand or group of products. These are special racks, display cartons, banners, signs, price cards, and mechanical product dispensers designed to generate sales for the retailer. High product visibility is the basic goal of POP displays. In industries such as the grocery field, where a shopper spends about three-tenths of a second viewing a product, anything increasing product visibility is valuable. POP displays also provide or remind consumers about important decision information, such as the product's name or appearance.

Trade Shows. Trade shows allow businesses to write immediate orders for products being demonstrated and explained on the trade show floor. Trade shows can attract hundreds of major manufacturers and retailers from around the world, or be simple sales meetings at the local chamber of commerce. These events motivate sales agents and are often used to introduce new products. Online trade shows are common among businesses that can create effective online booths for their products.

Push Money. Push money (PM) also known as a spiff is an extra payment given to salespeople for meeting a specified sales goal. For example, a manufacturer of refrigerators might pay a \$30 bonus for each unit of model A, and a \$20 bonus for each unit of model B, sold between March 1 and September 1. At the end of that period, the salesperson would send evidence of these sales to the manufacturer and receive a check in return.

Deal Loaders. A deal loader is a premium given by a manufacturer to a retailer for ordering a certain quantity of product. Two types of deal loaders are most typical. The first is a buying loader, which is a gift given for making a specified order size. The second is a display loader, which gives products on display to the business if it has managed to sell a certain number of those products to consumers.

Trade Deals. Trade deals are arrangements made between sellers and manufacturers over specific products. The manufacturer might receive special displays, larger-than-usual orders, superior in-store locations, or greater advertising effort. In exchange, the retailer might receive special allowances, discounts, goods, or money. In many industries, trade deals are the primary expectation for retail support, and the marketing funds spent in this area are considerable. There are two main types of trade deals: buying allowances and advertising/display allowances.

A buying allowance is a bonus paid by a manufacturer to a reseller when a certain amount of product is purchased during a specific time period, similar to a buying deal loader. If the deal is good enough, a business may buy more inventory than usual to receive the allowance, then store it for later use. Slotting allowances, a hybrid form of the buying allowance, are fees retailers charge manufacturers for each space or slot on the shelf or in the warehouse that new products will occupy. This tactic may discourage some manufacturers from attempting to sell with retailers who practice it. The third type of buying allowance, a free goods allowance, replaces the monetary bonus with a number of free products if a certain sales level is reached.

Advertising Allowances. An advertising allowance is a dividend paid by a manufacturer to a reseller for advertising its product. The money can only be used to purchase advertising for example, to print flyers or run ads in a local newspaper. Sometimes display allowances are used, when a manufacturer pays a specific amount to have its display highlighted in the store. Businesses must usually produce certification that proves they have fulfilled their advertising portion of the deal before the dividend is granted.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Boone, Louis E. Contemporary Marketing 2006. 12th ed. Eagan, Minn.: Thomson South Western, 2006.
- Cummins, Julian, and Roddy Mullin. Sales Promotion: How to Create, Implement and Integrate Campaigns That Really Work. 4th ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2008.
- Endicott, Craig R., and Kenneth Wylie. "Agency Report." Advertising Age. 1 May 2006.
- O'Guinn, Thomas, Chris Allen, and Richard J. Semenik. Advertising and Integrated Brand Promotion. 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western, 2008.
- O'Neill, Nick. "9 Rules of Facebook Promotion Every Small Business Should Know." *All Facebook.* July 2009.
- Raghubir, Priya, J. Jeffrey Inman, and Hans Grande. "The Three Faces of Consumer Promotions." *California Management Review.* Summer 2004.
- Taylor, Derek. *Hospitality Sales and Promotion*. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2001.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Minority Business Development Agency. "Using Direct Sales Promotion for Market Share." MBDA.gov. December 2003. Available from: http://www.mbda.gov/?section_id=5&bucket_id=129&content_id=2356 &well=entire_page.
- van Heerde, Harold J., Peter S. H. Leeflang, and Dick R. Wittink. "Decomposing the Sales Promotion Bump with Store Data." *Marketing Science*. Summer 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SARBANES-OXLEY

On December 2, 2001, the Enron Corporation, a growing energy-trading company, filed for the largest bankruptcy in U.S. history at that time. Investors lost billions of dollars due to the company's earning inflation and fraudulant representation of financial status. The fate of Enron and other companies led to the Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act of 2002. The act's two chief sponsors were Senator Paul Sarbanes (D-MD) and Representative Michael G. Oxley (R-OH), giving it the name Sarbanes-Oxley, subsequently abbreviated as SOX or SarbOx.

Examination of Enron and other corporations showed that more complete disclosure of transactions and greater transparency of financial statements would have prevented the large-scale fraud, bribery, and insider trading responsible for ruining these businesses. Sarbanes-Oxley was principally a reaction to this failure, dealing with: 1) reform of auditing and accounting procedures, including internal controls; 2) the oversight responsibilities of corporate directors and officers and regulation of conflicts of interest, insider dealings, and the disclosure of special compensation and bonuses; 3) conflicts of interest by stock analysts; 4) earlier and more complete disclosure of information on anything that directly and indirectly influences or might influence financial results; 5) criminalization of fraudulent handling of documents, interference with investigations, and violation of disclosure rules; and 6) requirements for chief executive certification of financial results and federal income tax documents.

SUMMARY OF PROVISIONS

Sarbanes-Oxley governs the activities of *publicly traded* companies. It aims at protecting investors who, unlike those in privately held corporations, are presumed to be at a greater distance from management and therefore more vulnerable. This means that most small businesses are exempt from many requirements of Sarbanes-Oxley. The Act is divided into eleven main sections.

Title I Public Accounting Oversight Board. Title I creates an independent Public Accounting Oversight Board under the general oversight of the Securities and Exchange Commission. PAOB is charged with newly registering, regulating, inspecting, and generally overseeing companies that audit publicly traded companies.

Title II Auditor Independence. Title II legislates the behavior of auditing firms, restricting public firms from carrying out compensated activities for their auditing clients that fall outside the boundaries of auditing. Such "outside" activities include the provision of bookkeeping, accounting, financial information system and appraisal

services. This prohibition restricts audit firms from being influenced in their *audit* practices *in favor* of long-standing and clients.

Title III Corporate Responsibility. Title III requires that companies establish audit committees made up of independent board members who have no financial ties to the company. The chief executive and the chief financial officer both must certify the material correctness of financial statements underlying the audit reports produced by the committees. If financial statements must be revised because of misconduct, the CEO and CFO forfeit bonuses, incentives, or profits from securities sales. Directors and officers may be barred from service for violating certain SEC requirements.

Title IV Enhanced Financial Disclosures. Title IV requires corporations to make certain transactions public knowledge, especially those not previously shown on balance sheets or transactions involving unconsolidated entities. Executives and stakeholders with 10 percent or more of the company holdings must also reveal any special bonuses or stock grants that they receive, and they cannot receive loans from their own companies. Necessary changes to financial documents should be made in real time, and the business must show that it has internal controls and a code of ethics to prevent fraudulant activity.

Title V Analyst Conflicts of Interest. Securities analysts who recommend the purchase of securities to the public are addressed by Title V. It requires that National Securities Exchanges and associations of registered securities formulate and adopt rules governing conflicts of interest for analysts.

Titles VI and VII SEC Role and Studies. These titles address the SEC's role.

Title VIII - Corporate and Criminal Fraud Accountability. Title VIII makes it a felony to destroy documents or to create fraudulent documents in order to thwart federal investigations. Auditors must keep all paperwork related to an audit for 5 years. It changes the statute of limitations on securities fraud claims and extends whistleblower protections to those who disclose closely held company information to parties in a lawsuit. Title VIII also establishes a new crime for securities frauds punishable by up to 10 years in prison and fines.

Title IX - White Collar Crime Penalty Enhancements. Expanding on Title IV requirements, Title IX requires the CEO and CFO to state that financial reports comply with new regulations and include all material aspects of the company's finances. Violations of this provision carry

a fine of \$500,000 and up to 5 years in prison. The Title then specifies actions and consequences that the SEC can take against executives convicted of securities fraud.

Title X Corporate Tax Returns. This Title requires that the CEO sign corporate income tax returns.

Title XI Corporate Fraud and Accountability. This Title, known as the "Corporate Fraud Accountability Act of 2002," specifically amends the U.S. Code to make tampering with records and interfering with official proceedings a crime with a penalty of a fine or imprisonment for no more than 20 years. It gives the SEC authority temporarily to freeze extraordinary payments to directors, officers, agents and employees of a company during investigations of security law violations, and codifies the SEC's right to prohibit persons convicted of securities fraud from serving as a director or officer of a public company.

MAJOR DOS AND DON'TS

Sarbanes-Oxley can be summarized in part as thirteen basic principles, which make a good reference for small businesses to examine if they are considering going public.

- 1. Audit firms shall be registered. If they do other work for a company, they must *not* do audits for that company.
- 2. The company's audit committee members shall be independent board members.
- 3. Stock analysts shall be subject to conflict of interest rules.
- 4. Companies must disclose *all* pertinent information that may in any way affect company finances, whether on or off the balance sheet.
- 5. Companies shall not lend money to executive officers or directors.
- 6. CEO and CFO compensation, bonuses, and profit sharing shall be reported to the public.
- 7. Insider trades must be made public immediately.
- 8. Insiders shall not trade company stock during periods of pension fund blackouts.
- 9. Financial reports must be certified by the CEO and CFO.
- Financial reports must be accompanied by a special report on internal controls and an assessment on how well they work.
- Federal income tax filings must be signed by the CEO.
- 12. Whistleblowers shall be protected.
- 13. Violators shall pay higher fines and spend longer periods in prison than heretofore.

SARBANES OXLEY AND SMALL BUSINESSES

Sarbanes-Oxley was created with exemptions for smaller business which are rated at less than \$75 million market value. These SEC exemptions were temporary and set to expire in June 2010, but in 2009 Congress, although divided on the subject, began to approve legislation for making the exemptions permanent. The exemption helps smaller public companies not only avoid the time-consuming requirements of Sarbanes-Oxley but also helps them save millions of dollars that would otherwise need to be invested in internal controls.

Even without these exemptions, Sarbanes-Oxley touches only a small fraction of American businesses, and most small businesses are not affected directly by the legislation. Indirectly, small businesses must face two challenges that Sarbanes-Oxley has presented. First, the legislation has made both investors and entrepreneurs much more wary of investment. One of a business's primary goals is to grow large enough to go public, but with the intense requirements of Sarbanes-Oxley this has become a more expensive endeavor. Fewer investors are willing to spend money on businesses trying to go public because of the risk that expenditures related to Sarbanes-Oxley will be too costly and the business will fail. Entrepreneurs, in turn, may be less likely to start businesses, decreasing interest in small business investment. In the end, venture capital funds become more difficult to raise.

Second, small businesses may not be required by law to meet Sarbanes-Oxley standards, but a trickle-down effect is evident. As Sarbanes-Oxley has become accepted throughout the largest businesses in the United States, investors and even consumers expect to see the same practices in all businesses. This has put pressure on small businesses and even nonprofit organizations to develop new standards similar to Sarbanes-Oxley laws. Accountants, especially, are being trained to meet Sarbanes-Oxley specifications and tend to scrutinize all businesses more carefully as a result. Small business financial reporting is slowly mirroring the required changes of public corporation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA). "Summary of the Provisions of Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002." 22 June 2006. Available from: http://www.aicpa.org/InterestAreas/ForensicAndValuation/Resources/Fraud PreventionDetectionResponse/Pages/Summary %20of%20 the%20Provisions%20of%20the%20Sarbanes Oxley% 20Act%20of%202002.aspx. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Bandiz, Matthew. "Sarbanes Oxley Reform Needed for Stimulus?" U.S. News & World Report. 29 June 2009.

Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB). Web site. Available from: http://pcaobus.org/Pages/default.aspx. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002. 107th Congress. 2d sess. 23 January 2002. Available from: http://www.law.uc.edu/CCL/SOact/soact.pdf. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

"Sarbanes Oxley Exemption for Small Business."

Entrepreneurship. November 2009. Available from: http://www.entrepreneurship.org/PolicyForum/Blog/post/2009/11/10/Sarbanes Oxley Exemption for Small Businesses.aspx.
"Sarbox for Small Businesses" Wall Street Journal. December 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748703558004574584241362784198.html.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SCALABILITY

The word "scalability" refers generally to the ability to increase the size of any system in a linear manner without changing its fundamental properties. In business, scalability refers to the ability to grow online services to match the growth of demand and service use. Since all of the work on a Web site must be performed by central processing units (CPUs), the idea ofscalability became a central concern in the dot-com industry because popular Web sites can exhibit explosive growth. If they are poorly designed or difficult to scale up (because they slow down substantially as more nodes are added) demand is difficult to satisfy and traffic will decline.

While specialized software exists for those who want to attempt scalability projects on their own, many firms offer this service and help businesses design their sites with built-in scalability. These firms also help larger sites set up subdirectories within the domain directory to help serve a large number of accounts simultaneously. By performing these functions, scalability experts can help prevent Web site crashes and save the company lost revenue and damaged reputations.

While scalability is a critical issue for dot-coms, the actual advantage that comes with becoming a large Web site can still be debated. A larger site can appear to be more of a threat to a possible competitor that is thinking about entering the market, and larger businesses may attempt to buy out smaller sites in the same industry to cut down on competition. The integration of these small sites can pose scalability difficulties for the larger companies.

Key Scalability Points for Small Businesses. Small businesses that have begun Web sites for their products or services need to consider several different aspects of online growth. Building on an existing Web site structure, even a small one, is much easier than replacing it with a new system. The small business should examine how many page views it receives per day, and how the numbers could grow. Page views are a good indication of how many users are on

the Web site at one time. At first a small business may receive only a few dozen or a few hundred page views. But if interest builds, the business may be looking at millions of page hits per day. Can the structure and servers the business uses keep up with so many people logged on at the same time? A scalable system can be adapted to the sudden growth conditions seen on the Internet.

If the small business has forums, they should also be scalable, easily moved from a post or two a day to thousands of posts or more. Likewise, if the business allows users to register on the site, the registration structure should make room for hundreds of thousands of registered users if such growth occurs.

Specifics will depend on the small business itself. Consultants can offer valuable advice when a business is building an online structure. Some scripting languages and hardware lend themselves to holding large amounts of data for consumers who want to store information online. Others are made to help customers complete online transactions quickly and accurately. Which scalable language and software the business chooses will depend on what tasks it needs to accomplish. Storage capacity, server processor RAM, network bandwidth, and storage input/output operations should all be chosen with expansion in mind.

SEE ALSO Web Site Design.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abbott, Martin L, and Michael T. Fisher. *The Art of Scalability:*Scalable Web Architecture, Processes, and Organizations for the
Modern Enterprise. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Addison
Wesley, 2009.

Carr, Nicholas G. "The Myth of Scalability." *Standard.* 10 January 2000.

"How Ravelry Scales to 10 Million Requests Using Rails." *High Scalability*. September 2009. Available from: http://highscalability.com/blog/2009/9/22/how ravelry scales to 10 million requests using rails.html.

Killelea, Patrick. Web Performance Tuning. 2d ed. Sebastopol, Calif.: O'Reilly, 2002.

Loshin, Peter, John Vacca, and Paul Murphy. *Electronic Commerce*. 4th ed. Hingham, Mass.: Charles River Media, 2004.

"Scaling Your Internet Business." *Go Grid.* March 2009. Available from: http://www.gogrid.com/downloads/GoGrid scaling your internet business.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SEARCH ENGINES

Search engines are software systems that associate search words entered by a user with Web sites on the World Wide Web that contain the words of the query. To accomplish this linking, search engines must be backed by databases that hold words that Web sites use as linked lists. Search words may produce just a handful or a very large number of Web sites. This wealth of hits makes it necessary for search engines to store additional information about every Web site in order to enable the engine to present results in some kind of rationally ranked order. Complex algorithms are used to rank hits and place the most frequented or applicable Web sites first.

Since search engines must grow along with the information available on the Internet, they have a massive data acquisition function. Most of this work is accomplished by searching programs, known as robots or crawlers, that index Web sites so search engines can include their information in searches. Some engines require Web site owners to sign up in order to become part of this indexing function.

Search engines are: 1) technologies of searching; 2) databases in support of searching; and 3) services provided to users. Search engine owners can cover their costs by all three means. The technology they own can be licensed or deployed for others at a fee; the databases can be made available for money; and the services provided can be paid for using advertising. Google, for instance, uses Adwords, which displays ads according to certain words found in the Web site. Advertisers pay by the word they want linked with their ad. Similar techniques make use of search words or phrases and display closely matching spot ads on the Web page.

ENGINES AND THE INTERNET

The Internet owes its dramatic growth to the development of search engines. The first such engine was Lycos, launched in mid-1994 with 54,000 documents. Using its crawler technology, it had expanded its database to 1.5 million documents by early 1995 and had 60 million by the end of 1996. AltaVista, another early search engine, was introduced in 1995. Until Lycos and AltaVista appeared, access to the Internet required advanced knowledge of Web addresses, and roaming the Internet involved following links from site to site as these referred to each other.

Google, Yahoo, and Ask.com are among the top search engines used on the Internet in the early 2010s. All three of these leaders began with proprietary methods and technologies. Google's search engine is the most widely used by others under license. Yahoo, which began by using human indexers, began to shift its data acquisition processes to crawlers in October 2002 after a period of using Google technology. Ask.com's basic search engine was developed by Teoma, a company that it owns, but Ask.com also developed an expert-based indexing technique that, in the past, enabled it to serve more "human language" queries.

Metacrawlers. Metacrawlers use existing search engines to do their searches for them, then assemble the information returned and sort it according to various parameters. Popular metacrawlers include Dogpile, Vivisimo, and Kartoo.

OPTIMIZATION

Small businesses that maintain Web sites in addition to their physical storefronts are interested primarily in becoming accessible to users. The higher the Web site is ranked, the greater the flow of customers will be, and since many users do not look beyond the first several pages of search engine results, linking the Web site to specific keywords is very important.

Businesses can structure their Web sites to display attractive or popular elements for easier indexing by searchbots, and they can raise their standing by linking to a variety of other related sites and blogs. Small businesses that do not have experience in building Web sites for maximum exposure can enlist the services of a Web site consultant or design firm. Larger companies hire Web designers to focus solely on visibility.

As search engines become more complex, they integrate with other Web applications that small businesses can also utilize. A business trying to rise in the ranks of a Google search can maximize visibility by creating a profile in Google Local, which shows businesses in the area where the computer conducting the search is located. This allows local businesses to become visible quickly to nearby consumers using the Google Maps function, which is displayed at the beginning of Google searches that return Google Local results. Entering information in all free search engine directories and sitemap accounts will also help raise visibility. In a more general way, tagging each page with basic business information, including location and phone number, can help produce more helpful search information for consumers.

A small business with a significant Web site component should also use an analytics program to keep track of how many people visit the site and what searches they use to find it. This allows a business to make basic improvements to Web page titles and keywords.

SEE ALSO Internet Domain Name; Web Site Design.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "ISC Internet Domain Survey." *Internet Systems Consortium*. Available from: https://www.isc.org/solutions/survey. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- "Lycos: A Brief History of the Lycos Search Engine." The websearchworkshop. Available from: http://www.websearchworkshop.co.uk/lycos history.php. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- McKenzie, D. "Top 10 Small Business Search Engine Optimization Tips." *America's Best Companies*. August 2008. Available from: http://www.americasbestcompanies.com/ blog/small business seo.aspx.

- "Search Engine Submission Tips." SearchEngine Watch.com.
 Available from: http://searchenginewatch.com/webmasters/.
 Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- SearchEngineWatch. Web site. Available from: http://searchenginewatch.com/. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- "SEO Trends for 2009." *Smallbiz Trends.* January 2009. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2009/01/seo trends 2009.html.
- Sherman, Chris. "Metacrawlers and Metasearch Engines." SearchEngineWatch.com. 23 March 2005. Available from http://searchenginewatch.com/links/article.php/2156241. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- Sullivan, Danny. "Major Search Engines and Directories." SearchEngineWatch.com. 28 March 2007. Available from: http://searchenginewatch.com/links/article.php/2156221. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SEASONAL BUSINESSES

Seasonal business is a term that refers to the fluctuations in business that correspond to changes in season. Season can be understood in this context to include: 1) seasons of the year and their weather-related changes; 2) holidays; and 3) events like the summer school holiday, the fall return to school, or the Super Bowl. Although most businesses experience some seasonal business change, some experience severe fluctuations and may even limit their operations to particular seasons. Examples of such businesses include operators of vacation cottages, lawn care service businesses, and businesses that contract to do snow removal. Many retail businesses have a strong seasonal component and see the majority of their profits generated in one or two seasons of the year, the year-end or Christmas season being a typically busy period.

Small businesses can learn to prepare for upcoming months by recognizing how consumer demands will shift due to the season. For example, January is a good month for health club memberships as well as self-help books and programs. February is generally the slowest month of the year except for Valentine's Day business. In March, attendance at church and other religious activities jumps 60 percent. April is the month to market household cleaners and other spring-cleaning products, while May begins the warmer months and includes Mother's Day celebrations. The summer months are marked by increased travel, family activities, and outdoor activities of all kinds. Fall months lead to a greater focus on shopping and festivities for the series of holidays in October, November, and December.

SEASONAL EFFECTS

Not all seasonal businesses are resorts, summer camps, and landscaping firms. Other business also see significant changes in demand throughout the year. Pool-cleaning services, ice-cream stands, golf courses, and outdoor restaurants all struggle in the off-season. Seasonal differences create a ripple effect that continues through most business industries.

Strictly seasonal businesses either do not operate in off-seasons or switch operations to a different front where profit is feasible. Landscaping service companies, for instance, can switch from lawn care to the winterization of sprinkler systems and then the removal of snow and ice, if the business incorporates these aspects. Other semi-seasonal businesses stay open in off-seasons but shed temporary employees to save costs, shrinking and growing again as needed. The film industry uses this system to deal with off-seasons, along with real estate companies and other businesses indirectly affected by the seasons.

SEASONAL VARIABLES

Seasonal businesses must also adapt to specific variables in their seasons of operation. Winter businesses, for example, must continually deal with the amount of snowfall in the area. A ski shop will experience far less business with a low snowfall and may also suffer if the winter is filled with snowstorms. Likewise, if the summer heat falls a beach store will lose customers, but abnormally high temperatures can also cause the business to suffer. Businesses may deal with these variables by incorporating them into discounts for their sales promotions. A ski lodge, for instance, may charge for passes using a formula that takes into account not only the amount of snowfall but its quality and the days on which it falls.

SUCCEEDING AT A TRULY SEASONAL BUSINESSES

Seasonal small businesses must take care to manage cash flow correctly and use the right employee structure to compensate for fluctuations. A seasonal business must anticipate changes in the coming months and adjust money spent on inventory and advertising accordingly to continue making a profit, or at least lowering losses to a manageable level.

The employee structure must allow for temporary employees that can be hired in the busy seasons and released when the season ends. Small businesses should encourage a core of permanent employees who are highly skilled at finding good temp employers and quickly training them to complete necessary tasks.

Seasonal businesses must also balance out their tax years correctly. The business should choose a tax year that represents the success of their business most accurately.

This means including the months in which the business realizes most of its income, as well as the months in which it spends the most on expenses. Dividing profits and expenses into two different tax years will give a false representation of business solvency.

EVENT OR HOLIDAY BASED SEASONAL BUSINESS

Small businesses that sell products or services in demand during specific holidays must be prepared to create a competitive shopping experience for customers. Holidays such as Halloween, Thanksgiving, and Christmas are used by all businesses to increase profits: discounts and deals are common practice. A small business will not be able to appeal to customers by keeping off-season or nondiscounted prices. Instead, small businesses should aim to meet discounted prices and add value to the customer experience through effective service.

SEE ALSO Business Cycles; Fiscal Year.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Broad Mix Meets Variety of Needs." *Chain Drug Review.* 2 May 2005.
- Ellis, Suzanne M. "Sledders an Inspiration: Fulton Drive In Restaurant Opening for Snowmobilers." *Post Standard* (Syracuse, NY). 30 December 2004.
- Erickson, Tim. "The Off Season? One of the Most Frequent Questions I Am Asked Is 'What Do You Do All Summer?" **Snow Goer.** August 2005.
- Getz, Donald, J. Carlsen, and A. Morrison. *The Family Business in Tourism and Hospitality*. Cambridge, Mass.: CABI Publishing, 2004.
- Gogoi, Pallavi. "Goodbye, Dracula. Hello, Hollywood: As Retailers Jockey for Seasonal Sales, the Most Popular Costumes Come from Movies and TV." *Business Week Online.* 26 October 2005.
- Heath, Erica. "Season Related Excuses Always Are in Season." Rocky Mountain News. 6 August 2005.
- Kim, Ryan. "Seasonal Businesses Get Ready to Twinkle: It's a Tough Living, but They Love It." *San Francisco Chronicle.* 26 November 2005.
- Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Partyka, Paul M. "At Your Service: Car Washing Is More Than a Seasonal Business." *American Coin Op.* October 2004.
- "There's a Gift for Simply Every Celebration: After the Christmas Glut, the Gifting Engine Shows No Signs of Dieting." *Grocer.* 14 January 2006.
- Torres, Nichole L. "A Festive Focus: Turn Your Passion for a Specific Holiday into a Thriving Business by Getting Your Timing Right." *Entrepreneur*. April 2006.
- Waldrop, Judith. "The Seasons of Business." American Demographics. May 1992.

Weltman, Barbara. JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2010: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SEC DISCLOSURE LAWS AND REGULATIONS

Privately owned companies are not required to disclose detailed financial and operating information on a regular basis. Companies that are publicly owned, on the other hand, are subject to detailed disclosure laws concerning their financial condition, operating results, management compensation, and other areas of their business. While these disclosure obligations are primarily linked with large publicly traded companies, many smaller companies choose to raise capital by making shares in the company available to investors. In such instances, the small business is subject to many of the same disclosure laws that apply to large corporations. Disclosure laws and regulations are monitored and enforced by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

All of the SEC's disclosure requirements have statutory authority, and these rules and regulations are subject to changes and amendments over time. Some changes are made as the result of new accounting rules adopted by the principal rule-making bodies of the accounting profession. In other cases, changes in accounting rules follow changes in SEC guidelines. Sweeping amendments were made to the SEC's disclosure rules in the summer of 2002 with the passage of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, often referred to simply as Sarbanes-Oxley, Sarbanes, or SOX.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act was a response to the fraudulent activities of large corporations such as Enron and WorldCom. Analysts came to believe that losses causes by these failing companies could have been prevented with more stringent accounting regulations and antifraud polices. Sarbanes-Oxley instituted new accounting practices governing the internal controls large companies used and how companies disclosed information to the general public. Regulations were also made requiring executives to authenticate financial documents, together with severe consequences for those convicted of fraud. These new laws increased the SEC's power and responsibilities.

SEC DISCLOSURE OBLIGATIONS

SEC regulations require publicly owned companies to disclose certain types of business and financial data on a regular basis to the SEC and to the company's stockholders.

The SEC also requires disclosure of relevant business and financial information to potential investors when new securities, such as stocks and bonds, are issued to the public. This is known as the integrated disclosure system. Publicly owned companies prepare two annual reports, one for the SEC and one for their shareholders. Form 10-K is the annual report made to the SEC, and its content and form are strictly governed by federal statutes. It contains detailed financial and operating information, as well as a management response to specific questions about the company's operations.

SEC regulations also require that annual reports to stockholders contain certified financial statements and other specific items. The certified financial statement must include a 2-year audited balance sheet and a 3-year audited statement of income and cash flows. In addition, annual reports must contain 5 years of selected financial data, including net sales or operating revenues, income or loss from continuing operations, total assets, long-term obligations and redeemable preferred stock, and cash dividends declared per common share. Annual reports to stockholders must also contain an executive discussion and analysis of the firm's financial condition and how liquidity, resources, and industry trends have affected business operations.

These regulations only apply to publicly traded companies, and in some cases only to companies of a certain size. In order to help these large corporations deals with the Sarbanes-Oxley increase in paperwork, the SEC has created standard forms and templates for these businesses to use. The SEC also continues to monitor its regulations and make additions when necessary to improve the process of disclosure. In 2009 the SEC approved laws to limit brokers from voting on behalf of investors who did not make their wishes known in uncontested corporate board elections. Other laws are intended to act as time-savers for larger companies. For example, in 2009 the SEC allowed businesses to e-mail links to investors to access their full disclosure, thereby saving time, money, and paper.

Registration of New Securities. Private companies that wish to become publicly owned must comply with the registration requirements of the SEC. In addition, companies floating new securities must follow similar disclosure requirements. The required disclosures are made in a two-part registration statement that consists of a prospectus and an addendum.

The prospectus, which contains all information to be presented to potential investors, must include such items as audited financial statements, a summary of selected financial data, and management's description of the company's business and financial condition. The statement should also include a summary of the company's material business contracts and list all forms of cash and noncash

compensation given to the chief executive officer and the top five officers. Compensation paid to all officers and directors as a group must also be disclosed.

Securities Industry Regulations. Additional disclosure laws apply to the securities industry and to the ownership of securities. Officers, directors, and principal stockholders, defined as holding 10 percent or more of the company's stock must submit two reports to the SEC, Form 3 and Form 4. Form 3 is a personal statement of beneficial ownership of securities of their company. Form 4 records changes in such ownership. These reporting requirements also apply to the immediate families of the company's officers, directors, and principal stockholders.

Securities broker-dealers must provide their customers with a confirmation form as soon as possible providing customers with minimum basic information required for every trade. Broker-dealers are also responsible for presenting the prospectus to each customer for new securities issues. Finally, members of the securities industry are subject to reporting requirements of their own self-regulating organizations. These organizations include the New York Stock Exchange (for listed securities transactions) and the National Association of Securities Dealers (for over-the-counter traded securities).

SMALL BUSINESSES AND THE SEC

The SEC is primarily a governing body for larger, publicly traded corporations, and small businesses must meet more simple SEC requirements until they grow enough to go public. Even public businesses rated at less than \$75 million market value were exempt until June 2010 from most Sarbanes-Oxley legislation, and in early 2010 Congress was working to pass a permanent exemption to make growth easier for these large businesses.

However, small businesses must still abide by Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP), and GAAP in turn are affected by federal legislation like Sarbanes-Oxley and other SEC regulations. The new standards find their way down to small businesses over time as investors of all sizes come to expect the same financial accuracy and disclosure from all companies, large or small. As new accountants are trained in SEC requirements, they tend to pass these lessons on into GAAP and use them even when working for small businesses.

SEE ALSO Sarbanes-Oxley.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA).
"Summary of the Provisions of Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002."
22 June 2006. Available from: http://www.aicpa.org/
InterestAreas/ForensicAndValuation/Resources/
FraudPreventionDetectionResponse/Pages/Summary

- %20of%20the%20Provisions%20of%20the%20Sarbanes Oxley%20Act%20of%202002.aspx. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- Blum, Jonathan. "E Document Vendors Paperless Profits." CNN Money. February 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/02/11/smallbusiness/paperless profits.fsb/index.htm.
- Culp, Christopher L., and William A. Naskanen. Corporate Aftershock: The Public Policy Lessons from the Collapse of Enron and Other Major Corporations. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.
- Lynch, Sarah N. "SEC Plan Aims to Better Foretell Risks." Wall Street Journal. July 2009. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB124646325700480685.html.
- Nocera, Joseph. "No Whispering Allowed: Why the SEC's Crackdown on Selective Disclosure Is Good News." *Money.* 1 December 2000.
- Pippin, Ronald G.SEC Disclosures Checklist 2009 Edition. CCH, 2009.
- "Proposed Changes to Disclosures." *California CPA*. March April 2006.
- Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB). Web site. Available from http://pcaobus.org/Pages/default.aspx. Retrieved May 17, 2010.
- Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002. 107th Congress. 2d sess. 23 January 2002. Available from: http://www.law.uc.edu/CCL/SOact/soact.pdf. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION (SEC)

The U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) is a federal agency responsible for administering federal securities laws that protect investors. The SEC also ensures that securities markets are fair and honest and, if necessary, enforces securities laws through the appropriate sanctions. It also advises federal courts on matters of Chapter 11 bankruptcy and similar situations. Small businesses must follow SEC guidelines when they decide to make a public offering of debt or securities.

ORGANIZATION AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE SEC

The SEC was created by Congress in 1934 under the Securities Exchange Act as an independent, nonpartisan, quasi-judicial regulatory agency. The commission is made up of five members: one chairman and four commissioners. Each member is appointed by the president to a 5-year term, with the terms staggered. The commission's staff is made up of lawyers, accountants, financial analysts, engineers, investigators, economists, and other professionals. The SEC staff is

divided into divisions and offices, which includes twelve regional and branch offices, each directed by officials appointed by the SEC chairman.

The SEC does not make any evaluations of the quality of the company making the initial public offering (IPO); it is concerned only with assuring that the registration statement and prospectus documents contain the information necessary for potential investors to make informed decisions. However, the SEC can delay IPOs and initiate legal penalties against companies that fail to meet the requirements, especially in the case of willful falsification or omissions.

There are seven major laws that the SEC is responsible for administering:

- Securities Act of 1933
- Securities Exchange Act of 1934
- Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935
- Trust Indenture Act of 1939
- Investment Company Act of 1940
- Investment Advisers Act of 1940
- Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

These acts deal primarily with business disclosure and investor relations. The Securities Act of 1933, for instance, requires that investors be provided with accurate and honest information concerning publicly offered securities, The Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 extended these requirements to other types of security trading as the SEC continued to create basic rules for public companies and their investors. The Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935 set down specific requirements for power companies and the detailed information they had to provide in their reports to the SEC.

The SEC also ensures compliance with the Investment Company Act of 1940. This act seeks to regulate the activities of companies engaged primarily in investing, reinvesting, and trading in securities, and whose own securities are publicly offered. It is important for potential investors to understand that although the SEC serves as a regulatory agency in these cases, the SEC does not supervise a company's investment activities, and the mere presence of the SEC as a regulatory agency does not guarantee a safe investment.

The Investment Advisers Act of 1940 also overseen by the SEC establishes a system of regulating investment advisers, requiring all those compensated for advising about securities and investment opportunities to be registered with the SEC. The SEC has the power and ability to strip an investment adviser of his or her registration if a statutory violation has occurred.

In 2002 Congress passed the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, increasing both the power of the SEC and the requirements for large, publicly traded corporations. Executives were required to confirm the authenticity of financial reports, with severe consequences set in place for fraudulent activity. Companies were required to establish internal controls and ethical codes to prevent mismanagement of accounting information. External audits were required to confirm company reports. Reports to investors were expanded to include more information about management, finances, and the condition of the company. An exemption was originally set in place for companies worth below \$75 million in market value, then extended in 2009 to last until June 2010. In early 2010 Congress was working to approve a permanent exemption.

SEC legislation, especially Sarbanes-Oxley, creates a large amount of extra work for companies, and for businesses that want to go public these requirements can be a costly roadblock to expansion. In order to simplify the process for businesses, the SEC also works to standardize basic forms and style guidelines for executives and accountants to use when meeting the requirements. In 2009 the SEC allowed companies to e-mail investors links to their annual reports, saving significantly on the costs and time involved in disclosing information. The SEC also makes and suggests frequent legislation amendments governing how brokers, investors, and corporations interact.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Berkenblit, Howard E. "Small Business Can Comply with SEC Internal Control Rules Before It's Too Late." *MHT*. December 2009. Available from: http://www.masshightech.com/stories/2009/12/07/daily12 Small businesses can comply with SEC internal control rules before its too late.html.

Blum, Jonathan. "E Document Vendors Paperless Profits." CNN Money. February 2009. Available from: http://money.cnn.com/2009/02/11/smallbusiness/paperless profits.fsb/index.htm.

"Fresh Strategies Are Needed for the New SEC Reporting Requirements." *Corporate Board.* March April 2003.

MacAdam, Donald H. Startup to IPO. Xlibris Corporation, 2004.

Mirza, Patrick. "Some Companies Struggle to Meet SEC Reporting Requirements." *HRMagazine*. May 2004.

Skousen, K. Fred. An Introduction to the SEC. 5th ed. Cincinnati, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 1991.

U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. "Summary of SEC Actions and SEC Related Provisions Pursuant to the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002." Available from http://www.sec.gov/news/press/2003 89a.htm. 30 July 2003.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SEED MONEY

Seed money, or seed capital, is the first round of capital for a start-up business. Although obtaining financing can be difficult for any small business, it is particularly hard for new ventures. Since new ventures lack a track record, potential lenders and investors are often skeptical about their prospects for success. Entrepreneurs seek out friendly banks, angel investors, and friends and family for seed money.

Seed money usually takes the form of equity financing, so investors receive partial ownership of the fledgling company in exchange for their funds. Other arrangements are possible depending on the source of the funds, but private investors will usually demand a directorship or similar position. Business entrepreneurs should be careful when entering into these contracts, since the aims of the business will be influenced by the new investor.

Entrepreneurs looking for seed money must develop a comprehensive and informative business plan to attract investors. This plan should examine all aspects of the business and provide accurate forecasts of profit and loss for the first several years, using similar models as an example. In addition to setting out the business plan, the entrepreneur should also define precisely how much seed money is required to begin the business, and what the seed money will be spent on.

Given its risk, seed capital is usually more expensive for the firm than later stage financing. Ideally, an arrangement can be made that links seed money to launch financing, so the entrepreneur can go back to the same investors for future funding needs. For example, the entrepreneur might set goals for a successful market test of a new product. If the goals are met, then the original investors agree to provide additional funds for a product launch. Venture capitalists who agree to provide seed capital expect a high rate of return, often 50 to 100 percent more than a common venture investment.

Angel Investors. Successful business owners looking to invest in new enterprises are known as angel investors, and they are a good potential source of start-up capital or seed money. New start-up companies often turn to the private equity market for seed money because the formal equity market is reluctant to fund risky undertakings. Angel investors specialize in start-ups and can often provide useful advice or recommend consultants for new entrepreneurs.

Although angel investors usually work on an individual basis there has been a trend towards the formation of angel investor groups. These angel investment groups usually meet on a regular basis and invite prospective entrepreneurs to present their business ideas for consideration. These are sessions where a series of entrepreneurs

give 10- to 30-minute presentations before an informal group of angel investors.

Bank and Government Loans. Entrepreneurs struggle to get seed money from large lenders and the government. Large banks are not interested in funding risky startups, and the government offers few, if any, grants for beginning businesses. However, small and local banks will often consider investing in an appealing start-up business, especially banks that have a policy of encouraging local business growth. Entrepreneurs with accurate and impressive business plans can also find funding with government loans, such as those offered by the Small Business Administration. Minorities and those in developing communities can access this seed money more easily than others.

Friends and Family. Another primary sources of seed money are friends and family of the entrepreneur. In many cases, the entrepreneurs can approach friends and family more easily than large lenders. Those close to the entrepreneur may be more willing to listen to the business proposal and better able to judge the enterprise's chances of success. Unless family members are also investors, they cannot contribute large sums of seed money but can often be counted on for small investments.

SEE ALSO Angel Investors; Financial Planning; Venture Capital.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"About ACA." Angel Capital Association. Available from: http://www.angelcapitalassociation.org/about aca/.

Benjamin, Gerald A., and Joel Margulis. *The Angel Investor's Handbook*. Princeton, N.J.: Bloomberg Press, January 2001.

Chung, Joe. "Panning Out." Technology Review. October 2004.

Dixon, Chris. "What's the Right Amount of Seed Money to Raise?" *Business Insider*. December 2009. Available from: http://www.businessinsider.com/whats the right amount of seed money to raise 2009 12.

Lee, Jeannie. "How to Fund Other Startups and Get Rich." FSB. June 2006.

McCarthy, Ryan. "VCs Are Thinking Small." *Inc.* May 2007. Available from: http://www.inc.com/magazine/20070501/finance raising funds.html.

National Venture Capital Association. "VC Industry Overview." Available from: http://www.nvca.org/index.php?option=comcontent&view=article&id=141&Itemid=133. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Phalon, Richard. Forbes Greatest Investing Stories. New York: Wiley, 2001.

SCORE. "Funding Sources." Available from: http://www.scorerochester.org/help/funding/sources.php.

"Where the Seed Money Is." Industry Standard. 26 February 2001.

Worrell, David. "Taking Flight: Angel Investors Are Flocking Together to Your Advantage." *Entrepreneur*. October 2004.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SELF-ASSESSMENT

In business, self-assessment is a critical analysis of one's own goals, interests, skills, and experience. It is also used by organizations as a business evaluation tool. Self-assessment tools are used in employee development, team performance, and organizational change efforts. Is also a common step for entrepreneurs considering starting a new business. The self-assessment examines personality traits and personal goals to give a profile of the entrepreneur as a business owner and help identify key traits or useful attributes.

Entrepreneurial self-assessment tests vary. Some are profile programs or methods designed to place the entrepreneur in a particular emotional or leadership group. Other methods are more free in form: an entrepreneur may simply list education, previous experience, personality traits, and business skills. Examining the list can help people create a business image and brand themselves, a marketing exercise that can help entrepreneurs raise funds or impress clients more easily.

When conducting self-assessment tests, it is important for entrepreneurs to be completely honest and, when necessary, critical. Personal self-evaluation can incorporate a "leniency effect" that will distort the results unless the assessment is standardized or fully objective. The Small Business Administration has an online test designed for entrepreneurs to examine their own qualities, available at www.sba.gov/assessmenttool/index.html.

The tool of self-assessment can be applied to a wide variety of other business situations. Company performance evaluation methods, such as 360-degree feedback, often included self-assessment practices in addition to other types of evaluation. Self-assessment can also be applied to teams of workers or even overall organizations to help identify strengths and weaknesses and improve performance. Teams might evaluate such elements of team performance as goal setting, communication, decision making, problem solving, and conflict management. At the organizational level, self-assessment performed with the participation of employees can help clarify a company's mission and goals, identify shortcomings, and generate ideas to increase competitiveness.

Small businesses are more likely to use self-assessment tests when looking for benchmark data or considering an important internal change. These self-assessment tests tend to be very specific. Tests are available for companies to examine their carbon footprint and energy efficiency, while others deal with accounting methods and accuracy. Some self-assessment tests examine specific situations, such as disaster preparedness.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Blanchard, Ralph. Creating Wealth with a Small Business: Strategies, Tactics and Models for Entrepreneurs. Charleston, S.C.: BookSurge Publishing, 2009.

Branham, Leigh. The 7 Hidden Reasons Employees Leave: How to Recognize the Subtle Signs and Act Before It's Too Late. New York: AMACOM, 2005.

Caffyn, Sarah. "Development of a Continuous Improvement Self Assessment Tool." *International Journal of Operations and Production Management*. November 2000.

Carter, Geoff, and Carlos de Castro. "21 Things You Need to Know for a Successful Self Assessment Outcome." *EQFM*. November 2000.

Hoag, Kevin L. Skill Development for Engineers: An Innovative Model for Advanced Learning in the Workplace. The Institution of Electrical Engineers, 2001.

Inderrieden, Edward J., Robert E. Allen, and Timothy Keaveny. "Managerial Discretion in the Use of Self Ratings in an Appraisal System: The Antecedents and Consequences." *Journal of Managerial Issues.* Winter 2004.

Muchinsky, Paul M. Psychology Applied to Work. 9th ed. Summerfield, N.C.: Hypergraphic Press, 2008.

"Self assessment Tool Helps Business Cope with Swine Flu Threat." *Disaster Safety Blog.* April 2009. Available from: http://disastersafety.typepad.com/disaster safety blog/2009/04/selfassessment tool helps businesses cope with swine flu threat.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SELF-EMPLOYMENT

Self-employment is a common form of work throughout many industries; in 2007 the self-employment rate in the United States was approximately 10 percent.

LEGAL DEFINITIONS

Individuals are typically classified into two primary selfemployment categories: small-business owners who employ themselves along with other employees, and independent contractors who work for other employers but on a contractual basis. Some overlap applies. Independent contractors are defined by the latitude they have in completing their tasks. Employers do not typically define working hours or methods for contractors, and the financial risk falls directly on the contractor, who loses money personally if the work is not done, instead of the loss being absorbed by the company in the case of permanent employees. Independent contractors do not participate in benefit programs or payroll taxes unless they enter third-party programs themselves. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) applies a multipart test in order to determine whether a certain worker should be classified as an employee or an independent contractor, including assessment of resources and connection to the employer.

An individual's status as a self-employed, independent contractor can be reinforced by having multiple clients, being paid by the amount of work done rather than by the hour, or obtaining an employer identification number from the IRS. Working under a business name also helps reinforce this status. Printing invoices, business cards, and stationery can also help identify someone as a self-employed person.

CHARACTERISTICS

In general, self-employment tends to grow as the economy slows, as those who struggle to find jobs begin to start businesses themselves. In 2005, for instance, about 2,356 people attempted self-employment daily, on average. In the past several years, Web search portal businesses and other Internet service providers have been the most common types of start-up businesses with self-employed owners. Reasons for self-employment vary. Mothers may choose self-employment to be closer to their young children. The retired may wish to continue working on at least a part-time basis. Others need income to survive and turn to self-employment options out of necessity.

CONSIDERATIONS IN SELF EMPLOYMENT

Self-employed individuals as a whole tend to work longer (an additional 17.5 hours per week, according to one study) and harder than their colleagues who are organizationally employed. Moreover, self-employed people often operate under uncertain payment schedules and must make outlays from personal earnings for insurance and retirement. In addition, their salaries and assets are dependent on their work contributions in a more intimate way than are those of their colleagues.

Isolation and Networking. Isolation often proves to be a significant source of psychological strain for self-employed individuals. Contact with supportive colleagues becomes crucial. Mentors can provide advice regarding business aspects of a new business owner's operation. Trade and professional organizations can be an excellent way to establish contacts with peers. Tenacity in networking has been cited as a key to survival for business owners, some of whom maintain databases of thousands of contacts. These contacts are also vital in referring clients and providing market information.

As they begin their enterprises, many self-employed individuals feel compelled to accept a variety of assignments due to sheer scarcity of work. However, specialization can

help ensure their long-term survival. Corporate clients are able to look in-house for general skills, while specialization allows independent contractors to increase their value to a specific set of employers, leadings to better fees and referrals.

Tax Implications. Individuals who are classified as independent contractors can deduct work-related expenses for tax purposes. These deductions include vehicles, equipment, and office space used for self-employment work. Independent contractors also can claim significant deductions for medical insurance, transportation, office supplies, and a host of other operating costs.

The main tax disadvantage for self-employed persons is the payment required for employer programs such as Social Security and Medicare, known collectively as self-employment taxes, which tend to be higher than the payroll taxes automatically deducted from traditional employee wages. Self-employed individuals also file quarterly taxes.

INCREASING THE CHANCE OF SUCCESS IN SELF EMPLOYMENT

Self-employment, whether by choice or necessity, does not guarantee success. In fact, nearly two out of every three new businesses fail within 5 years. Chances of success can be improved with careful planning, prior savings, and a sound marketing strategy. It may also be helpful to make the transition to full-time self-employment gradually. Some entrepreneurs work as employed individuals while setting up a self-employment position to ensure they have enough funds and a fallback option if the business abruptly fails.

Other prospective new business owners try to establish one stable client relationship that will provide steady income during the search for additional clients. Some are able to connect with their previous employers and arrange a contractual relationship. Although one stable client relationship can help establish a new business, it is also important that the self-employed person develop a marketing strategy to find new clients and grow. Many new business owners become so busy serving their existing clients that they do not devote sufficient time to marketing. Sending out brochures, networking, and joining professional organizations are possible marketing strategies.

Finally, self-employed individuals should take an organized approach to all business activities in order to increase their chances of success. A business plan, however rudimentary, is often helpful to set the path ahead with some consciousness and formality. It is also important to keep careful records of income and expenses, set aside money for taxes, and insist upon contracts for all work performed.

TRENDS

Self-employment rates are expected to increase in coming years due to increased interest from the baby boomer sector.

Baby boomers are expected to stay in the workforce past retirement age but run into difficulties finding traditional employment. To compensate (and pay off continuing loans) many are turning to and will continue to seek self-employment options. Generation Y workers (those born between the mid-1970s and 2000, according to some definitions) are also expressing more interest in small, personalized business opportunities than previous generations. The proliferation of online communities and business portals makes setting up or seeking self-employment easier for these sectors.

SEE ALSO Self-Employment Contributions Act (SECA); Small Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Hipple, Steve. "Self Employment in the United States: An Update." *Monthly Labor Review*. U.S. Department of Labor. 23 July 2004.
- Karoly, Lynn A., and Julie Zissimopoulos. "Self Employment Among Older U.S. Workers." Monthly Labor Review Online. U.S. Department of Labor. July 2004. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2004/07/art3exc.htm.
- SCORE. "Small Biz Stats and Trends." Available from: http://www.score.org/small biz stats.html.
- Shane, Scott A. "More About Entrepreneurship Rates." *New York Times*. July 2009, Available from: http://boss.blogs.nytimes. com/2009/07/10/more about entrepreneurship rates/.
- "Top 10 Business Trends for 2010." *Small Business Labs.* January 2010. Available from: http://www.smallbizlabs.com/2010/01/top 10 small business trends for 2010.html.
- U.S. Census Bureau News. "Small Business Week 2006." Press Release. 27 March 2006.
- U.S Census Bureau. "Lone Wolves Boost Nonemployer Business Past 20 Million." *Census.gov.* June 2007. Available from: http://www.census.gov/Press Release/www/releases/archives/ economic census/010314.html.
- U.S. Department of Labor. "Moonlighting in 2001." *Monthly Labor Review.* 16 October 2002.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Work at Home in 2004." Press Release. 22 September 2005.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Frequently Asked Questions." September 2009. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/stats/sbfaq.pdf.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SELF-EMPLOYMENT CONTRIBUTIONS ACT (SECA)

The Self-Employment Contributions Act (SECA) of 1954 is a tax law that requires the owners of small businesses to pay a tax of 15.3 percent of their net income from self-employment to cover their own Social Security, Medicare,

and Old Age Survivors and Disability Insurance (OASDI) costs. In effect, SECA requires self-employed persons to pay both the employer and employee portions of the Federal Insurance Contributions Act (FICA) tax (a combination of Social Security and Medicare). To make this situation more equitable, small-business owners subject to SECA are allowed to deduct half of their SECA tax amount on their personal federal tax returns.

SECA taxes are paid on self-employment income after costs associated with the activity have been deducted. The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) refers to this as net profit (or loss), usually reported on Schedule C of Form 1040. Thus the base amount used for SECA calculation is profit before taxes. The first step in calculating the SECA is to multiply this value by .9235 (taking 92.35 percent of it). IRS calls the result "net earnings from self-employment." If this amount is under \$400, no tax is owed at all. As of 2009, only the first \$106,800 that self-employed individuals make can be taxed by the Social Security taxes, although all net earnings are used for the Medicare tax.

The 15.3 percent self-employed (SE) tax rate is divided into 12.4 percent and 2.9 percent categories. The 12.4 percent category is the Social Security tax, twice that of the employee payroll tax of 6.2 percent. Likewise, the 2.9 percent is double the Medicare tax that traditional employees must pay.

Each individual must calculate his or her selfemployment tax separately even when filing a joint return with another self-employed person. For example, a wife and a husband may both operate sole proprietorships, in which case they would each have to pay separate SE taxes on their separate net earnings.

When a person has income from an employer as well as from self-employment, however, the person may combine the two incomes for purposes of calculating SE taxes, often reaching a lower taxed amount by reaching the \$106,800 maximum net earnings based for Social Security faster by adding the employer wages.

There are certain rare exceptions to the SECA tax requirement. One of the most common is the ministerial exemption. Members of the clergy or qualifying religious order can use a Form 4361 to apply for an exemption if they are conscientiously opposed to accepting public insurance. This exemption applies only to net earnings derived from their ministerial duties.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Internal Revenue Service. "Clergy and Recognized Religious Sects." Available from: http://www.eitc.irs.gov/ptoolkit/basicmaterials/newsletterarticles/clergy/. Retrieved May 6, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "Self employment Tax." Available from http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98846,00.html. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "Schedule SE (Form 1040)." 2005. 2009 Tax Legislation. CCH, 2009.

U.S. Social Security Administration. "Contribution and Benefit Base." 14 October 2005. Available from http://www.social security.gov/OACT/COLA/cbb.html#Series. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Weber, Diane. "Employment Taxes on Mixed Earnings." Medical Economics. 17 February 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

SELLING A BUSINESS

Many small-business owners eventually decide to sell their companies. Some wish to retire, while others are impatient to investigate new challenges whether in business or in some other sector or they have grown weary of the frustrations that come with business. Others decide to sell for reasons more closely associated with the health of the business itself. Disputes with partners, incapacitation or death of principals, or downturns in the company's financial performance can all spur business owners to ponder putting the business on the block. Whatever their ultimate reason, business owners can get the most out of selling their company by carefully considering a number of factors.

TIMING THE SALE

The financial performance and history of the company in question are often the most important factors in determining price at the time of sale. A business owner who chooses to sell after posting several years of steady growth will naturally command a higher price than will the business owner who decides to sell only a year or two into that growth trend, even if the environment continues to appear friendly to the business for the foreseeable future.

The business environment in which the company operates is also an important factor in determining the asking price that the market will bear. If the company in question operates in an industry struggling through a downturn, the owner should wait for better times if possible. Few companies are able to buck the tide when the industry in which they operate is stuck in a sluggish cycle, and even attractive businesses will lose their luster in such times. Of course, some industries never post a recovery; business owners engaged in underperforming industries need to determine whether the downturns they experience are simply an inevitable part of the business cycle within a basically healthy industry or whether times are leaving an industry behind.

The stock market is a third factor that can signal good and bad times to sell. A surging market tends to produce energetic buying activity because others are ambitious to expand. A slumping market is a good time to hunker down.

Finally, the availability of credit can also play an important role in whether the time is right to sell. Few investors purchasing a company can afford to do so without a loan, and as such, a tight credit market in which banks are reluctant to lend can have a significant impact on whether a company can be sold. To illustrate this point, one can look to what occurred during the financial crisis in 2008. Lenders were reluctant to issue loans as defaults on mortgages reached record numbers, and as a result, in the Los Angeles market alone, sales of small and medium-sized businesses were down by one-third in the first six months of 2008 as compared to the same time period in 2007.

STOCK SALES AND ASSET SALES

Business owners need to decide early whether to sell stock or assets a choice available if the company is incorporated. Sole proprietorships and partnerships undergo asset sales. Under the terms of a stock sale, the seller receives an agreed-upon price for his or her shares in the company. After ownership of the stock changes hands, the buyer steps in and operates the still-running business. Typically, such a purchase means that the buyer receives not only all company assets, but all company liabilities as well. This arrangement is often appealing to the seller because of its tax advantages. The sale of stock qualifies as a capital gain, and it enables the seller to avoid double taxation, since sale proceeds flow directly to the seller without passing through the corporation. In addition, a stock sale frees the seller from any future legal action that might be leveled against the company. Lawsuits and claims against the company become the sole responsibility of the new stock owner(s).

Partnerships and sole proprietorships must change hands by means of asset sale arrangements; stock is not a part of the picture. Under asset sale agreements, the seller hands over business equipment, inventory, trademarks and patents, trade names, "goodwill," and other assets for an agreed-upon price. The seller then uses the money to pay off any debts; the remainder is his or her profit. Changes in ownership accomplished through asset transactions are generally favored by buyers. First, the transaction sometimes allows the buyer to claim larger depreciation deductions on his or her taxes. Second, an asset sale provides the buyer with greater protection from unknown or undisclosed liabilities—such as lawsuits or problems with income taxes or payroll withholding taxes—incurred by the previous owner. However, Stan

Crow, of S. Crow Collateral, warns that "an asset sale requires careful planning, however, to minimize or avoid tax disadvantages for you as seller."

PREPARING TO SELL

When preparing to sell a business, owners need to gather a wide variety of information for potential buyers to review. Financial, legal, marketing, and operations information all need to be prepared for examination.

Financial Information. Most privately held businesses are operated in ways that serve to minimize the seller's tax liability. As John A. Johansen observed in the Small Business Administration brochure How to Buy or Sell a Business, however, "the same operating techniques and accounting practices that minimize tax liability also minimize the value of a business.... It is possible to reconstruct financial statements to reflect the actual operating performance of the business, [but] this process may also put the owner in a position of having to pay back income taxes and penalties. Therefore, plans to sell a business should be made years in advance of the actual sale." Such a period of time allows the owner to make the accounting changes that will put his or her business in the best financial light. Certainly, a business venture that can point to several years of optimum fiscal success is apt to receive more inquiries than a business whose accounting practices blunt the bottom line financial numbers.

Would-be business sellers also need to prepare financial statements and other documents for potential buyers to review. These include a complete balance sheet (with detailed information on accounts receivable and payable, inventory, real estate, machinery and other equipment, liabilities, marketable securities, and schedules of notes payable and mortgages payable), an income statement, and a valuation report. The latter is an appraisal of the business's market value.

Legal Information. The seller should also prepare the necessary information on legal issues pertaining to the company. These range from such basic operating documents as articles of incorporation, bylaws, partnership agreements, supplier agreements, and franchise agreements to data on regulatory requirements (and whether they are being adhered to), current or pending legal actions against the company, zoning requirements, lease terms, and stock status.

Marketing Information. Intelligent buyers will want detailed marketing information on the company as well, including data on the business's chief market area, its market share, and marketing expenditures (on advertising, consultants, etc.). In addition, product line information will

also be expected. Buyers, for instance, will want to know whether any of the company's products are proprietary, or whether there are potentially valuable new goods in the production pipeline. Descriptions of pricing strategies, customer demographics, and competition should also be available for potential buyers to review.

Operations Information. Finally, business owners looking to sell their companies should be prepared to provide detailed information on various aspects of the business's day-to-day operations. The "operations" umbrella encompasses everything from company policies to historical hours of operation to personnel listings, including organizational chart (if applicable), job descriptions, rates of pay, and benefits. Other factors that can potentially impact one or more aspects of the company's operations, such as the presence or absence of an employee union, will also have to be detailed.

Once information on all facets of the business has been gathered, it should be organized into a comprehensive business presentation package. A complete business presentation package, remarked Johansen, should include the following:

- History of the business
- Description of business operations
- Description of physical facilities
- Discussion of suppliers (if any) and agreements with those suppliers
- Review of current and historical marketing practices
- Description of competition
- Coverage of personnel and employee issues
- Identification of owners
- Description of insurance coverage for business
- Discussion of pending legal issues or contingent liabilities
- Financial statements for the past 3 to 5 years

LOCATING PROSPECTIVE BUYERS

Most business owners sell their companies to external buyers buyers other than current partners or employees in the organization. The seller can advertise the business, use his or her industry contacts to the get the word out, or engage intermediaries. Increasingly, online services with many options are available for advertising the business.

Industry sources also can be valuable when a business owner decides to sell his or her business. Suppliers may know of potential buyers elsewhere in the industry or the community. In addition, trade associations and trade journals can be used to get the word out about a company's availability.

A third option is to secure the services of a business broker or merger and acquisition consultant. Business brokers, who generally handle the sale of smaller companies (though this is by no means an absolute rule), typically charge the seller a fee of about 10 percent of the final purchase price. Merger and acquisition consultants typically specialize in handling larger middle-market companies. Payments to "M&A" consultants are usually less than 10 percent, but this is in part because of the larger scale of the deals in which they are typically involved. In addition, many consultants ask for a monthly retainer fee. One of the benefits of securing the services of a merger and acquisition consultant is that he or she will typically provide help in preparing presentation packages, valuing businesses, and negotiating with prospective buyers.

A well-chosen business broker or merger and acquisition consultant can save the seller of a business a considerable amount of time and effort. However, both groups include hucksters who prey on unwary business owners, so it is important for sellers to conduct the appropriate background research before soliciting services in these areas.

Another option sometimes available to business owners is to sell the company to "internal" buyers employees, business partners, or family members. Selling to employees through employee stock ownership plans (ESOPs) or other arrangements are particularly attractive because they accrue significant tax advantages for owners through such sales. Employees interested in assuming ownership of the company by a management buyout (MBO) could range from a single key employee, such as a general manager who already has a good grasp on many aspects of the enterprise, to a group of employees (or even all of the company's employees). MBOs that rely on external financing typically require that one or more members of the purchasing group have management training in all aspects of the business; if such expertise is lacking, the seller will need to implement a training schedule for one or more employees to fulfill this requirement.

Business partners, meanwhile, are often ideal business buyers when an owner is ready to get out. Indeed, many business owners especially in professional practices bring in partners for this express purpose. The advantages of selling to a partner are numerous: the need to search for a buyer or to use an intermediary is obviated; terms of payment are often easier to arrange; and the business transition is eased because of the familiarity that already exists between the partner and the enterprise's suppliers, clients, and customers. Small-business owners looking to hand over the reins of a company to a partner, however, need to prepare for such a step adequately. Locating a

suitable partner, structuring a partnership buyout, and financing a partnership buyout are all important and complex issues that require care and attention.

Finally, business owners also groom people within their organization to take over the business upon their retirement (or death or disability). Family-owned businesses often hand over the reins from generation to generation in this fashion. In many cases this transfer of ownership is made as a gift or included as part of the owner's estate.

MAKING THE SALE

Once the seller has found a buyer for his or her company, the next step is to arrange the structure of the transaction. In addition to determining whether to make a stock or asset sale (in the case of corporations), the seller and the buyer need to reach agreement on other terms of the sale as well.

Earn-Outs. An earn-out is an agreement wherein the seller takes a portion of the selling price each year for a fixed period of time out of the earnings of the company under its new ownership. These agreements are sometimes employed when a seller cannot get his or her full asking price because of buyer concerns about some aspect of the business. As a result, some sellers insist on minimum payment amounts. In addition, since the seller's total compensation under this arrangement depends on the company's performance during the specified earn-out period, sellers often require that they be involved in management decisions during this period. Earn-outs can be calculated as a percentage of gross profit, net profit, sales, or some other mutually agreed-upon figure. Sellers, however, need to make sure that the measurement used is fair and easily verifiable.

Installment Sales. Under this common arrangement, the seller of the business receives some cash, but the majority of the purchase price is received over a period of years. The down payment for small businesses may range from as little as 10 percent to as much as 40 percent or more, with the rest paid out with interest over a period of 3 to 15 years.

Leveraged Buyout. A leveraged buyout or LBO is the purchase of a company through a loan secured by using the assets of the business as collateral. This option, however, places a greater debt burden on the company than do other types of financing.

Stock Exchanges. In instances where a large, publicly held company is the purchaser, business owners sometimes ask to be compensated with stock in the purchasing corporation. In such cases, the seller is usually required to hold on to the stock for a certain period of time usually 2 years before he or she has the option to resell it.

Buyers sometimes insist on a noncompetition clause as well. Such a covenant, which can be incorporated into the purchase and sale agreement or created as a separate document, usually stipulates a market area and/or a period of time (3 to 5 years is common) in which the seller may not open a business that would compete with the enterprise that he or she previously sold.

CLOSING THE DEAL

Once a deal has been struck between the seller and the buyer of the business, various conditions of sale often have to be addressed before the deal is closed. These include verification of financial statements, transfer of licenses, obtaining financing, and other conditions. Most contracts call for these conditions of sale to be addressed by a specified date; if one or more of these conditions is not taken care of by that time, the agreement is no longer valid.

Provided that these conditions have been attended to, however, the parties can move on to the closing. Closings are generally done either via an escrow settlement or via an attorney who performs settlement. In an escrow settlement, the money to be deposited, the bill of sale, and other relevant documents are placed with a neutral third party known as an escrow agent until all conditions of sale have been met. The escrow agent then distributes the held documents and funds in accordance with the terms of the contract.

If an attorney performs settlement, meanwhile, he or she acting on behalf of both buyer or seller, or for the buyer draws up a contract and acts as an escrow agent until all stipulated conditions of sale have been met. Whereas escrow settlements do not require the buyer and the seller to get together to sign the final documents, an attorney who performs settlements does include this step.

Several documents are required to complete the transaction between business seller and business buyer. The purchase and sale agreement is the most important of these, but other documents often used in closings include the escrow agreement, bill of sale, promissory note, security agreement, settlement sheet, financing statement, and employment agreement.

SEE ALSO Business Appraisers; Valuation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

BizBuySell. Web site. Available from: http://www.bizbuysell.com. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Johansen, John A. *How to Buy or Sell a Business*. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Klein, Karen E. "How to Sell Your Business." *Business Week.* 16 January 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/jan2008/sb20080116 236713.htm. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

Klueger, Robert F. Buying and Selling a Business: A Step by Step Guide. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2004.

Steingold, Fred S.. *The Complete Guide to Selling a Business*. 4th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.

Tuttle, Samuel S. Small Business Primer: How To Buy, Sell, and Evaluate a Business. Middletown, Del.: Streetsmartbooks, 2002.

United Business Brokers. Web site. Available from http://unitedbusinessbrokers.com/. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Zwahlen, Cyndia. "Small Business: Sales of Companies Suffer a Sharp Drop." Los Angeles Times. 21 July 2008. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SENIORITY

Seniority, defined broadly, means the length of service with an employer. Historically, those who had more experience with a task or in a job position managed those with less experience. Formal seniority policies grew out of this natural state of affairs. Based on an employee's seniority, preference can be accorded him or her in such areas as promotion, transfer, shift assignment, scheduling, vacation accrual, layoff, and recall after temporary layoff. Seniority is used as a means of gauging the relative status of one employee with respect to another based on length of service. As an employee's seniority grows, he or she accrues certain rights and privileges.

How exactly seniority is defined will differ from company to company. Some will track longevity without concern for the position worked while others will restart the clock every time an employee changes positions within the company. For some companies, seniority measurement is indifferent to whether an employee holds a part-time or a full-time job. Other companies only measure seniority based on time worked in a full-time position. What all seniority calculations have in common is that they measure, in some fashion, an employee's longevity with a company. Collective bargaining agreements usually calculate seniority by total length of service, sometimes with consideration for length of service within a particular craft or department.

The rights that accrue to senior employees also differ from company to company. Seniority may be used in making determinations about the order in which to hire back from a layoff list. It is often used to allocate vacation time providing those with more seniority a greater number of vacation days. It may also be used to determine pay in organizations instead of or in addition to a merit-based pay system. If organizations do not pay employees on the basis of doing the same work and holding the same level or rank in the organization, they must determine a basis to make a pay distinction or differentiation. In a large organization, compensation specialists within the human resources area

may make these determinations and may consider an employee's seniority in the pay decision.

Seniority may be especially important among union workers; clear seniority lists often exist, and the unions may demand that these lists and the respective benefits associated with higher seniority be honored, no matter what. In fact, in 2008, the conflict over combining two airlines' seniority lists caused problems in merger talks between Delta and Northwest Airlines as union members of each airline demanded their seniority list be honored.

SENIORITY'S DECLINING ROLE

As the economy has changed over the past 40 to 60 years shifting from a manufacturing economy to an economy based on services, absorbing large numbers of women into the workforce, and becoming more globally interdependent expectations of work have changed. In the past it was far more likely that a person would work much, if not all, of his or her career with a single employer. This in no longer the case. As mobility has increased in the workforce, the role of seniority has diminished. Declining union membership as a percentage of the workforce has also contributed to the reduced role of seniority as an important factor in employment decisions.

While seniority was valued in the past, for many people today, the longer they have been with a company, the more their job may be in jeopardy. Technology is cited as a primary reason for this change. Younger workers are perceived as more creative and innovative and may have more relevant educational experiences and training. Just as the product life cycle has shortened, so too has the career cycle of employees. Today job change and diversity of experiences is valued more than seniority. Companies are under great competitive pressure and have less tolerance for employees who are earning in excess of their output, a situation more common among the most senior members of an organization. Today an older employee can be replaced by someone younger earning less than half as much salary.

The new attitude toward seniority can have a serious impact on the financial lives of high-seniority individuals who lose their positions. According to a study conducted by Statistics Canada in 2007, those employees in Canada with high seniority who lost their jobs in the 1990s continued to suffer losses even 5 years after the layoffs. According to the study, men who had at least 5 years of seniority before being laid off were earning less in their new jobs; their salaries 5 years later were typically much smaller than what they had earned at their old jobs.

But will that always be the case? As the influential baby boom generation begins to depart the workforce, most observers see a shortage of skills and a potentially serious shortfall in the supply of labor looming in the very near future. The conclusion of a report on a human resource director's survey, conducted by IBM and reported in the *Economist*, states the situation this way: "When the baby-boom generation retires, many companies will find out too late that a career's worth of experience has walked out the door, leaving insufficient talent to fill the void."

In anticipation of this demographic shift, efforts are being made by some foresighted firms to maintain those with seniority and experience. Employees who are reaching retirement age are being encouraged to consider a phased withdrawal from the labor force. The use of job-sharing arrangements and part-time work schedules are two ways that are becoming more common for senior personnel in the stage of phased retirement. These flexible work arrangements allow an employee to ease out of the work habit while providing the company with an opportunity to use the senior employee's skills to train newer employees before the departure of senior employees.

SENIORITY IN JAPAN

Japan has long been known for its cradle-to-grave employment relationship. But even in Japan things are changing. In the past, the seniority system in organizations was a measure of job security in the employment relationship. Many companies are abandoning traditional employment relationships and no longer offering lifetime employment.

Employment practices in Japan which were once characterized by seniority, company unions, and lifetime employment have been undergoing a structural transformation as the nation struggles to cope with an ever more competitive economy. Since the collapse of the Japanese bubble economy early in the 1990s, Japanese companies, like their U.S. counterparts, have been forced to restructure and have adopted a system of determining promotions and salaries based not on seniority but on merit. This has dramatically changed their once-treasured code of seniority, according to *Focus Japan*.

In addition, just as has happened in the United States, the percentage of workers belonging to labor unions has steadily dropped, eroding the influence of the once-powerful Japanese company unions. Today's younger workers and new entrants to the job market are becoming less interested in the prospect of lifetime employment. As a result, many are considering entrepreneurship and self-employment as a more viable career choice.

SEE ALSO Age Discrimination; Flexible Work Arrangements; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bailey, Jeff. "Battle Over Seniority Creates Havoc in Merger Talk Between Delta and Northwest." *New York Times.* 27 February 2008. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/ 2008/02/27/business/worldbusiness/27iht 27air.10458544. html. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

"The Growing Mobility of Labor." Focus Japan. October 2000. Moylan, Martin. "Delta Northwest Merger Nearly Complete." MPR News Q. 9 February 2010. Available from: http://minnesota.publicradio.org/display/web/2010/02/08/delta nwa merger nearly done/. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Munk, Nina. "Finished at Forty." *Fortune.* 1 February 1999. "Seniority Linked to Income Loss in Layoffs." *Star.* 16 January 2007. Available from: http://www.thestar.com/business/article/171570. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

"Turning Boomers into Boomerangs The Ageing Workforce." *Economist.* 18 February 2006.

Wyss, David. "The Gathering Pension Storm: Boomers Will Soon Find Their Retirement Kitty Has Been Underfunded. Making Up the Shortfall will Buffet Corporations and the Economy." Business Week. 5 June 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SERVICE BUSINESSES

INDUSTRIAL CLASSIFICATION

Industries are broadly classified as goods-producing and services-producing, but in the gradual evolution of industrial classification, ever new definitions of the services-producing sectors have emerged, indeed continue to emerge. Thus, for example, until 1997 U.S. industry was classified using the Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) system. It broke down industrial activity into nine major divisions: Agriculture; Mining; Construction; Manufacturing; Transportation and Utilities; Wholesale Trade, Retail Trade; Finance, Insurance, and Real Estate (FIRE); and Services. At that point the "services" component at least had a division of its own although, in common parlance, people tended to include the Retail and the FIRE categories as part of the services sector.

Then came the North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS). It greatly expanded the divisional breakdown of industry, creating some nineteen sectors. For example, Utilities were separated from Transportation; an Information sector was cut out of Manufacturing. FIRE lost Real Estate, which came to stand alone. Most importantly, the Services Sector, which had become very important over the decades, was split apart into eight separate categories: Professional and Technical Services (which include law and engineering, for instance); Management Services (including holding companies); Administrative Support and Waste and Remediation Services; Educational Services; Health Services; Arts and Entertainment; Accommodations and

Food Services; and Other Services (including household services, for instance).

The transition from SIC to NAICS, which had been a difficult path for industrial analysts in any case, was still not entirely traveled early in the twenty-first century. As a result, a detailed conversion between the SIC and the NAICS was available in 2002 from the NAICS Web site.

During this same period, the Census Bureau, working with Canada and Mexico (co-authors of NAICS), also developed the NAPCS (for North American Product Classification System). Although the NACPS addresses both goods and services, the primary focus is on service industries, as the U.S. Census reports that over 70 percent of economic activity is in the service sector, and the Census Bureau believes there is an imbalance in the amount of information available about this "new economy." As a consequence of this new initiative, certain elements of other industries have come to be classified as "services," as indicated by the Census Bureau's Services Annual Survey: 2004, issued in April 2006. Important additions to the list included Truck Transportation; Couriers and Messengers; Warehousing and Storage; all of Information (which includes communications and publishing among others); Securities Brokerage (taken from Finance and Insurance); and Rental and Leasing (taken from Real Estate).

DEFINITION, CHARACTERISTICS, AND EXTENT

Given this still dynamically changing structure of classification, defining with any precision just exactly what a "service business" is presents some challenges. Service businesses include major movie studios, gigantic telecommunications firms, major publishers, enormous engineering concerns, the shoe repair shop down the street, the law firm, the payroll service, the auto rental organization, the apartment house, the fast-food chain, the dental clinic, and so on.

Given the great diversity that the term "service business" encompasses, its characteristics must, by definition, be rather broad. A service business is not primarily engaged in extractive, harvesting, and goods-producing activities but in delivering results, often based on symbolical processes or the rearrangement of physical environments (landscaping, redecorating, waste handling, repairing), on personal services (healing, counseling, litigating, advising, persuading, amusing, caring for, teaching, etc.), on transporting goods and messages, and in structuring and managing ongoing or future activities by others (planning, engineering, management).

A service business, however, may also, if only incidentally, sell and deliver goods: people in the entertainment business sell DVDs although it is the films that

people are buying; in the information sector businesses sell newspapers and books although it is the content of these media consumers are paying for.

According to the Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), which produces the Gross Domestic Product estimates, the goods-producing sectors represented 21.3 percent, the service-producing sectors 74.5 percent, and the information, communications, and technology producing sectors 4.2 percent of GDP in 2004. In 2008 the goods-producing sector's share of the gross domestic product fell to 18.9 percent, the lowest since 1947 when the bureau first began compiling statistics. BEA uses the "value added" measure, meaning the difference between a sector's outlays for input and receipts for sales. The Census Bureau, in 2004 also estimated that nongoodsproducing sectors accounted for 70 percent of business activity (using revenues, this time); services, more narrowly viewed, that is, based on the categories presented above, accounted for 55 percent of the economy. By 2009, however, it was estimated that services accounted for 76.9 percent of the GDP. Thus by any measure, a company in the "service business" could count itself as a member of the majority.

MASSIVE AND GROWING

The services sectors however defined, whatever industries happen to be parts of it today are the consequence of a mature and wealthy economy, as illustrated by historical statistics provided by the Census Bureau. In 1900 services represented 25.4 percent of all employment (business and other but excluding government); this percentage had changed to 50.6 percent by 1980, 57.7 percent by 1990, and stood at 62.5 percent in the census year of 2000. In 2008 the service sector accounted for 77.2 percent of jobs. The goods-producing sector, on the other hand, accounted for only 12.9 percent of employment.

SMALL BUSINESS IN THE SERVICES SECTORS

In terms of sheer numbers, small business has always dominated the corporate population, with well over 90 percent of all business firms being small, even when excluding the tiny operations that do not employ people, the owner alone participating. The usual but not the formal definition of a small business is one with fewer than 100 employees. A look at small business in the services sectors shows that these not only dominate services but very small companies, those with fewer than twenty employees, are the overwhelming majority.

These data, for the year 2006 and provided by the Census Bureau, include only the traditional services sectors, thus Professional and Technical, Management, Administrative and Waste Handling, Educational, and

Health Services. Also included are Arts and Entertainment, Accommodations and Food Service, and the "Other" category. In the aggregate 87.2 percent of all firms participating in these industries had fewer than twenty employees but those counted all had some paid employees. The two sectors with the most "under-twenty-employee" firms were Professional and Technical Services and Other Services; in Professional Services, for example, 90 percent of all companies had fewer than twenty employees. Management firms (which include holding companies) had the fewest only 18 percent were companies with under twenty employees.

In terms of employment, the largest of these sectors was Health Care and Social Assistance, with 16.45 million employees, followed by Accommodation and Food Services, with some 11.38 million employees in the aggregate. The smallest sector was Arts, Entertainment, and Recreation, with 1.93 million workers.

TRENDS LIKELY TO CONTINUE

With services a dominant expression of the U.S. economy, with manufacturing productivity still growing, and outsourcing of function a favorite activity of very large organizations almost always outsourcing service functions the service sectors are likely to continue growing. With the majority of people employed in services industries, moreover, those thinking of striking out on their own will also, on average, be experienced in services activities and start up service businesses themselves. Entry into the services sector requires more education and know-how than capital resources, which favors the entrepreneur with limited means. He or she, looking "to be of service" to society, will find a rather favorable environment for venturing out.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Alexander, James A. S Business: Reinventing the Services Organization. New York: Select Books, 2003.

Baskin, Elizabeth Cogswell. How to Run Your Business Like A Girl. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2005.

Blumberg, Donald. *Managing High Tech Services Using a CRM* (Customer Relations Management) Strategy. Boca Raton, Fla.: St. Lucie Press, 2003.

Central Intelligence Agency. *The World Factbook: GDP Composition by Sector.* Available from: https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the world factbook/fields/2012.html. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Lake, Neville, and Cristin Hickey. *The Customer Service Workbook*. London: Kogan Page, 2002.

"Software Helps Manage Small Service Businesses." *Product News Network.* 11 May 2006.

U.S. Census Bureau. North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) Available from http://www.census.gov/eos/ www/naics/faqs/faqs.html#q1. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Statistics of U.S. Businesses: 2006." Available from: http://www2.census.gov/econ/susb/data/

2006/us naicssector empl10000 2006.xls. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

U.S. Census Bureau. Service Annual Survey: 2004. April 2006.

U.S. Department of Commerce. Bureau of Economic Analysis. "Manufacturing Industries Led Slowdown in 2008." Available from: http://www.bea.gov/newsreleases/industry/gdpindustry/gdpindnewsrelease.htm. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Employment by Major Industry Sector." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/emp/ep table 201.htm. Retrieved April 18, 2010.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SERVICE CORPS OF RETIRED EXECUTIVES (SCORE)

The Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE), now referred to as Counselors to America's Small Business, is a national nonprofit organization that counsels business owners and aspiring entrepreneurs. In 2010 there were 364 SCORE chapters throughout the United States offering counseling services to small businesses in all areas at no charge to the client. There is no membership requirement to receive SCORE counseling a phone call to make an appointment with a local SCORE chapter is sufficient to put the small-business owner in touch with this valuable organization.

History. SCORE was founded in 1964 to provide business counseling to entrepreneurs. SCORE is funded primarily by the U.S. Small Business Administration (founded in 1953). The group is made up of more than 12,400 active and retired business executives familiar with all areas of business management. This group donates its services, conducting one-to-one counseling as well as team counseling and training sessions. SCORE provides assistance to an estimated 300,000 plus would-be entrepreneurs and business owners annually. According to the SCORE Web site, the organization has worked with more than 8.5 million entrepreneurs as of 2010. SCORE is responsible for helping entrepreneurs launch several major companies, including Vera Bradley Designs and Jelly Bean Candy.

Mission and Programs. SCORE counselors provide general business advice on all aspects of business formation and management. This service is provided free of charge and in confidential fashion. Counselors may assist in anything from investigating market potential for a product or service to providing guidance on cash flow management.

They may provide insight into how to start or operate a business, how to buy a business or franchise, or how to sell a business. Volunteers also review business plans, often offering suggestions before the plans are submitted to a bank for financing consideration. (In one survey of SCORE offices in fourteen states, 27 percent of respondents indicated they delayed or canceled plans to start their own business after talking with a SCORE counselor, usually because the meetings illuminated shortcomings in training or strategy.) Finally, individual SCORE offices offer free and confidential counseling and business advice via e-mail, and in 2007, added Ask Score online counseling. Today, the Webinars offered online and online counseling services are SCORE's most popular offerings.

SCORE also holds workshops throughout the country. Workshops and seminars on specialized areas of business training such as writing business plans, inventory control, advertising, financing and international trade are available at reduced cost (usually a nominal fee of \$100 or so, to cover cost of facilities and materials). SCORE maintains a Web site (www.score.org) that provides more information about all its services.

SCORE Volunteers. SCORE volunteers are usually between the ages of sixty and seventy, but there is no age limit for a volunteer. Retired executives interested in joining SCORE fill out a formal application and usually supply a résumé for consideration by their local chapter. There is a 90-day probation period during which performance is monitored. To insure quality, SCORE counselors are matched to cases according to the type of business or client seeking advice and the counselor's area of specialty. SCORE is not an employment service, however. Members may give advice but may not accept positions with client companies, nor may they direct a business owner to individuals or firms which may provide employees. SCORE's main function is to provide free advice to small businesses.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aglar, Robert. "SCORE: America's Small Business Counselors Score with Professional, Confidential, No Cost Counseling." Denver Business Journal. 26 May 2000.

Broome, Jr., J. "SCORE's Impact on Small Firms." *Nation's Business.* January 1999.

Campanelli, Melissa. "Getting Good Advice." Sales and Marketing Management. March 1995.

Dawkins, Pam. "SCORE Pays Big Dividends." *Connecticut Post.* 3 May 2005.

Meece, Mickey. "Starting a Small Business? A Retired Executive Wants to Help." *New York Times.* 20 November 2007. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2007/11/20/business/20practical.html?ref=business. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

SCORE. "About Score." Available from: http://www.score.org/explore score.html. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

SCORE. "Milestones in Score History." Available from: http://www.score.org/milestones.html. Retrieved April 18, 2010.
"SCORE Volunteers Score Kudos from Businesses." *Bellingham Herald.* 15 October 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SERVICE MARKS

A service mark (SM) is a legally protected symbolic display that is used to identify the uniqueness of a given service. Service marks fall under the category of patents and intellectual property rights in trade and commerce activities. In the United States, the acquisition and administration of service marks are regulated and monitored by the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO). Service marks are issued to business entities which not only render services at a state level, national level, or in international markets, but which also engage in commercial activities that are connected to the services. A service mark must be registered either at the state or federal level in accordance with the state and federal legal provisions.

The vested rights of a state registered service mark is limited to the legal provisions of the particular state while the vested rights for a federal registered service mark are spread nationally and are subject to both state and federal legal provisions. Additional resources for registration requirements and procedures for registration and filing of service marks can be accessed from the PTO Web site at www.uspto.gov.

The rights to use a particular name is gained the very first moment it is claimed publicly as a service mark, at which point no other person in a similar line of business can adopt the same service mark. As such, the rights to a service mark designation are acquired before registration of the mark. However, it is always prudent to register a service mark because it provides the owner with the opportunities to notify the public of ownership claims to a service mark; seek legal redress for infringements in state and federal courts; and gain legal basis for international registration of a service mark.

In his article titled *Trademarks and Service Marks* 101, Scott Allen emphasized that service marks must demonstrate name, slogan, or logo distinction by virtue of their uniqueness, potential to be associated with strong brands, and the potential consumer familiarity that a service mark may draw from marketing campaigns. Therefore, according to Allen, a distinctive service mark should bear the following characteristics:

1. Consist of evocative words that suggest quality standards of a service (for example, Slim-fast).

- 2. Be coined by using arbitrary make up of letters (for example, Exxon).
- 3. Have contextually arbitrary words that depict the element of surprise (for example, Amazon Online Bookstore).
- 4. Use of typographically unique symbols (for example, McDonald's Golden Arches).

Small-business entrepreneurs must be very careful when choosing service marks because those marks which represent service feature descriptions (such as airline), those which are drawn from the names of persons (such as Arlington & George Advocates), or those which are names of geographical places (such as Washington Travel Agents) cannot be registered. The owners of such service marks can enhance public identification of their businesses to their specific services through advertisements or service offers in order to derive secondary meaning that can be protected. Other types of service marks that cannot be registered include service marks that can potentially be confused with existing marks; terms that depict generic names of product; and abandoned service marks.

SERVICE MARKS AND TRADEMARKS

Service marks and trademarks share quite a number of similar characteristics with regards to the protection of patent and intellectual property rights. In fact, it is very easy to confuse the contextual application of service marks and trademarks because of the close relationship between the two forms of commercial patents. For example, West's Encyclopedia of American Law, defines a service mark as a "trademark that is used in relation to a service." The definition simply demonstrates that service marks and trademarks are one and the same thing, except that the former is used in reference to intangible activities of commerce while the latter is used in reference to tangible products. Some of the similarities between service marks and trademarks include:

- Both require that services or goods under definition must be subject to participation in ordinary course of trade and commerce.
- Discontinuation of the usage of either a service mark or a trademark and the absence of intent to resume usage translates to abandonment.
- The conversion of either a trademark or service mark into the generic reference for a product or service would constitute irregularities and therefore warrant dilution and eventual loss of a mark's significance.

These two forms of legally protected patent marks for trade and commerce are equally different in several ways. Basically, whereas service marks are limited to intangible products in the form of services, trademarks are limited to tangible products in the form of physical goods.

COLLECTIVE SERVICE MARKS

Service marks can be used by individual entrepreneurs or legal entities consisting of membership, such as cooperative organizations, trade unions, or professional associations. Service marks used collectively by members of organizations are known as collective service marks. The PTO regulations require that the intent for collective service marks for associations or cooperative organizations must be backed by adequate commercial purposes. As such, the use of service marks by collective organizations must demonstrate a *bona fide* commitment to use in trade and commerce activities and should not be acquired for the mere purpose of reserving the rights to a mark.

LEGAL PROVISIONS FOR SERVICE MARK INFRINGEMENTS

Service mark laws are governed by the Lanham Act of 1946. Small business enterprises may encounter service mark infringements from unscrupulous persons or business entities. An infringement of a service mark usually takes the form of confusion of a service mark that is already established in a particular sphere of commerce with similar marks that are designed to deceive unsuspecting consumers in a particular target market. Indeed, the infringement of a service mark can deal a heavy blow to the image and reputation of a business. Notably, though, the use of similar marks by business entities running business in fields that are completely unrelated and which target completely different consumer markets do not constitute service mark infringements. For example, such would be the case for a consultancy firm and a tourist hotel sharing a similar service mark.

Small business enterprises can seek legal redress for service mark infringements from the courts because the other businesses are legally forbidden from the deceptive use of a particular service mark over which a particular business has vested rights. As such, a plaintiff (complainant) can be awarded money damages, and injunctive relief once it is proven beyond reasonable doubt that there is evidence of service mark infringement by the defendant. Money damages are monetary compensation for reputation damages or financial and investment losses suffered by a business from service mark infringements. Injunctive relief, on the other hand, involves restraining the defendant from using a plaintiff's service mark. Business enterprises can pursue infringement claims for service marks using either federal or state law provisions, although federal regulations provide the opportunity for recovering substantive damages for a service mark registered at the federal level compared to recoverable damages supported by state legislation for such a business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Scott. "Trademarks and Service Marks 101: What Are They? What Qualifies (and What Doesn't)? And How Do You File One?" *About.com*. Available from: http://entrepreneurs.about.com/od/intellectualproperty/a/trademark101.htm.

Beckman Center for Internet & Society. Harvard University. "Overview of Trademark Law." Available from: http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/metaschool/fisher/domain/tm.htm.

Cornell University Law School. Legal Information Institute. "Construction and Definitions; Intent of Chapter 1127." Available from: http://www4.law.cornell.edu/uscode/uscode15/usc sec 15 00001127 000 .html.

U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. "Trademarks; Where Do I Start?", Available from: http://www.uspto.gov/trademarks/basics/index.jsp.

West's Encyclopedia of American Law. 2d ed. Thomson Gale, 2005.

Ingati, Anaxos

SEXUAL HARASSMENT

Sexual harassment is a term used to describe actions that make use of sexual comments or acts in order to intimidate those with whom one works. Sexual harassment is illegal. As a form of sex discrimination, it is a violation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. Title VII applies to all employers with fifteen or more employees. Many actions can be legally shown to be either sexual harassment or to contribute to a hostile or offensive work environment. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) defines sexual harassment as follows: "Unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical contact of a sexual nature constitute sexual harassment when: 1) Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment. 2) Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting such individuals. 3) Such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual's work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment." But legal experts warn managers and business owners that definitions of sexual harassment extend beyond these boundaries. Although most people think that sexual harassment involves conduct of a sexual nature, based on a study of case law, this is not true. Sexual harassment includes acts that are not overtly sexual but rather are directed at individuals based on their gender. Therefore, profanity or rude behavior that is gender-specific may create a work environment that legally supports claims of sexual harassment.

Some observers believe that small businesses are particularly susceptible to sexual harassment problems. This is because small businesses often have an informal office atmosphere that may seem to allow sexual banter and innuendo. Small businesses are also less likely to have an official sexual harassment policy and training program than are larger firms. Savvy small-business owners adopt proactive stances to make certain that their employees know that inappropriate behavior whether it takes the form of displaying sexually explicit photographs, using offensive language, making suggestive or otherwise inappropriate comments, badgering an employee for dates or other interactions outside the workplace, or suggesting that one gender is inferior to another will not be tolerated in their company. Indeed, firms that do not do so leave themselves open to financial loss via lawsuits as well as other problems like low morale, employee turnover, and absenteeism. These negative side effects can ultimately impact on financial performance. As EEOC guidelines state, "with respect to conduct between fellow employees, an employer is responsible for acts of sexual harassment in the workplace where the employer (or its agents or supervisory employees) knows or should have known of the conduct, unless it can show that it took immediate and appropriate corrective action."

HARASSMENT AND EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

Over the past several years, sexual harassment has become a subject of considerable discussion. Previous generations of business owners and managers rarely had to address the issue. Business historians and social observers point to several possible factors for this. Some note that women used to comprise a much smaller component of the workforce, and that various societal pressures may have made them less likely to come forward with complaints. Others point out that many of the legal protections that are now in place against harassment have only developed over the last 25 to 35 years. Still other observers contend that the rise in sexual harassment claims simply reflects a general decline in civility in American society. Whatever the reasons, sexual harassment complaints have risen throughout the 1990s and remained fairly steady up to 2009. Interestingly, however, there was a shift in the types of complaints, with more men filing complaints then ever before. In addition, there has been a rise in the filing of same-sex harassment charges, in part because of men's increased reporting of harassing comments directed at them by other men.

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission is the governing body that is authorized to administer laws prohibiting sexual harassment. Charges of harassment are filed with the EEOC. In 2009 12,696 claims

were filed, with 16 percent filed by males. That same year, 11,948 claims were resolved, with a total of \$51.5 million for charging parties. This figures does not including monetary benefits obtained through litigation. To these totals, it should be understood that many charges of sexual harassment are resolved quietly, some at substantial cost, before they ever reach the point at which the charge is officially made with the EEOC. Clearly, the potential for losses, both financial and in terms of reputation, as a result of sexual harassment are great, and it is a subject that should be dealt with in a very visible and up-front manner within companies of all sizes.

However, small-business owners and corporate executives alike need to make sure that in their zeal to protect the legitimate rights of employees not to be harassed in the workplace, they do not trample on the rights of those accused of misbehavior. Just because sexual harassment is a significant social and business problem does not mean it has in fact occurred in a particular instance. Indeed, an employee who is punished or dismissed on the basis of a frivolous sexual harassment claim has the same recourse to the law as the victim of sexual harassment who is left unprotected by indifferent managers or owners. Business owners and managers thus need to consider the rights of all parties involved when investigating sexual harassment complaints.

DEVELOPING AND MAINTAINING SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICIES

A well-drafted, carefully thought-out policy statement on sexual harassment is an important human resource policy for all companies. It is valuable in at least three major ways:

- 1. As an employee relations tool
- 2. As basic education for both managers and employees on the subject of sexual harassment
- 3. As a way of minimizing legal liability to the organization in hostile-environment sexual harassment cases.

Such a policy statement is evidence of a company's good-faith effort to provide a work environment that is free of harassment. When coupled with a proper investigation that successfully ends illegal or inappropriate conduct, it can also provide a major offensive weapon in employer efforts to demonstrate that all reasonable steps were taken and that they were effective in the case of a sexual harassment charge. In *Faragher v. City of Boca Raton*, the Supreme Court affirmed the importance of a sexual harassment policy when it held that an employer may be exempt from liability if an employee unreasonably failed to take advantage of protective measures offered to an employee in a written or stated policy.

Indeed, business consultants universally counsel both small businesses and multinational corporations to establish formal written policies that make it explicitly clear that no forms of sexual harassment will be tolerated. Some companies prefer to disseminate this information as part of their larger general policy statements because of their sensitivity to giving extra attention to a sometimes awkward subject. But others believe that doing so can have the effect of burying the company's sexual harassment policies under the weight of all its other statements. These observers claim that dissemination of a separate policy statement not only better informs employees of the policy itself, but also underlines the company's serious approach to the subject.

Whether a business chooses to distribute its policies on sexual harassment via general information sources (employee handbook) or separate statements, its policies should list all the various forms that sexual harassment can take (sexually loaded "compliments," sexual advances, denigration of a person's gender, etc.) and explain how the company proceeds when confronted with a sexual harassment complaint. The policy statement should also discuss possible disciplinary consequences for workers who are found guilty of engaging in harassment.

Other steps that businesses can take to establish a harassment-free workplace include establishing internal procedures that address complaints promptly and thoroughly; establishing training programs that educate workers and especially managers, supervisors, and other people wielding power about components of sexual harassment and their responsibilities when exposed to such behavior; establishing alternative routes for workers to lodge complaints (in instances where his or her supervisor is the alleged harasser, for instance).

BUILDING A COMPREHENSIVE POLICY

Legal experts warn businesses that they need to make certain that their policies reflect a true understanding of the legal responsibilities of the employer and a full recognition of the multitude of forms that sexual harassment can take. They point out that some companies have put together policies that, while sensible and effective in some or even most areas, are flawed in other areas, either because their policies did not adequately cover all the ways in which sexual harassment can occur, or because their understanding of sexual harassment was incomplete from the outset. For example, many people have long operated under the misconception that for sexual harassment to occur, the harasser must have a bad intent. The reality, however, is that what may be viewed as perfectly harmless by some people may be viewed as offensive by others. Courts have dealt with this difference by developing a

new standard for analyzing claims of sexual harassment. The old standard was the traditional gender-neutral reasonable person standard, which is thought to be biased toward the male viewpoint. Sexual harassment claims are now analyzed in many jurisdictions from the perspective of a reasonable person of the same sex as the complainant, so as to eliminate the potential for differences in perspective that are based on gender.

Another important factor that is not always sufficiently appreciated by employers is that they can be held liable for harassing conduct by a third party such as a customer or vendor. Cases of this type are rare. Nonetheless, business owners should be aware of their responsibility to address complaints of this type. Just as an employer is responsible to provide employees with a safe work environment, it is responsible to confront customers, clients or other third parties if they harass employees in any way.

Sexual harassment complaints often arise after the failure of a romantic liaison between employees. As a result, many companies attempt to limit such romantic involvement between employees by establishing antinepotism and antidating policies. Assessments of the dangers of office romance vary dramatically. Some observers view it as a wholly undesirable condition that should be avoided by business owners and managers if at all possible, while others view it as a potential positive development, provided that the relationship lies within certain parameters. But what happens when a philanderer dates and discards casually within a company, leaving angry, litigation-prone employees in his or her wake? Reasons for dating policies to address supervisors, subordinates, and clients, not to mention patients and vendors, are understandable.

The risks that a deteriorating romance poses for a company that employs both parties are undeniable. Perhaps, however, the benefits of happily partnered employees is another possible outcome to an office romance. Famous cases abound: Microsoft's founder Bill Gates and opera impresario Luciano Pavarotti both married employees of their organizations. Obviously, businesses create dating policies to try and manage the negative aspects of office romances, and those that crash and burn. However, since perfectly happy relationships may result from office romances, policies that are clear and specific about exactly what they prohibit are best. The subject is complex, the potential threats serious, and the need for clarity is essential.

INVESTIGATING SEXUAL HARASSMENT COMPLAINTS

Companies must investigate every sexual harassment complaint seriously and thoroughly, and take action accordingly. A key foundation of this process is to make certain that the person who will investigate the complaint has credibility with the workforce. Ideally, the individual will be knowledgeable about the legal dimensions of sexual harassment, experienced in handling employee issues, familiar with the organization's policies, and socially and organizationally distant from both the alleged victim and the alleged harasser. (The investigator should not be friends with the alleged victim nor directly report to the alleged harasser, or vice versa.) With smaller companies, however, it can be more difficult to adhere to such guidelines. If a small-business owner has only four employees, and two of them become embroiled in a harassment case, finding an investigator with the above qualities is next to impossible. Owners may be tempted to look into the complaint themselves in such instances, but business advisors often counsel against this. Instead, they recommend that the owner turn to an outside counsel or external consultant to pursue the complaint.

Whether the person doing the investigating is a third party, an employee, or the owner of the business, he or she should have a focused, carefully thought-out investigation plan designed to settle the issue in as timely a fashion as possible. This typically includes a review of relevant organizational records, including complainant's personnel file, alleged harasser's personnel file, performance reviews, and promotional and salary records. Such reviews can turn up everything from prior disciplinary warnings aimed at the accused to possibly relevant indications that the involved parties had previously competed against one another for promotions or other job opportunities. Such data may well be irrelevant to the legitimacy of the complaint, but it is the investigator's duty to check into all possible aspects of the complaint.

Every claim should be treated seriously, no matter how unusual or seemingly frivolous it might first appear, until an informed decision can be made. Conversely, an investigator should also suspend judgment on complaints that seem obviously legitimate until a thorough investigation has been completed. This may seem obvious advice but it may often be difficult to adhere to.

The first step in an investigation usually involves an in-depth interview of the complainant. Areas that should be pursued during this interview include the cultural background of the complainant (if dramatically different from that of the accused), a detailed reconstruction of the incident(s) that prompted the complaint, the context and circumstances in which it occurred, the involved parties' prior relationship (if any), the nature of the allegations against each individual in instances where incidents involved the participation of more than one person (common in hostile workplace complaints), and the complainant's expectations regarding how the alleged offender should be disciplined.

The investigation then turns to getting the accused's account of events. This step has different nuances, depending

on whether the alleged harasser is a supervisor, a co-worker, or a third party such as a customer, but basically this part of the investigation aims to secure the accused's perspective. In some instances, the accused may appear angry or shocked when confronted with a sexual harassment charge, so the investigator needs to allow time for the return of some measure of emotional equilibrium. When the initial reaction has subsided the investigator should ask the worker to relate what he or she believed happened during the incidents cited. The accused must be allowed to relate his or her understanding of the situation completely once, then return to it for specific, step-by-step review. As with the complainant, the investigator should make sure the discussion is specific and detailed enough to provide the necessary information for later decision making. Dates, times, places, circumstances, dress, words exchanged, as well as the specifics of the alleged acts should be noted. Again, issues such as prevailing work environment, prior relationships, and any other relevant factors, should be discussed.

Once the investigator has finished gathering information from the principal parties, he or she should then turn to possible witnesses. These could range from coworkers who were present when the alleged incident took place to those who have relevant information on either or both of the parties involved. The investigator should not be concerned with unsubstantiated rumors at this juncture; rather, he or she should concentrate on gathering factual data. This can be a very important part of the investigation, for accusations that turn into basic "he said, she said" disputes can be profoundly difficult for employers to resolve. Immediate action may be almost impossible when an employer is faced with unsubstantiated accusation on one side and a categorical denial on the other. But experts point out that workplace behavior often can be corroborated by other staffers. Employers need to interview these witnesses carefully, being careful not to fuel rumors or be seen to have taken sides. The objective of these interviews is to gather factual data, nothing more. It does offer the opportunity, however, to show that the company is handling the investigation seriously, professionally, and carefully. Securing written statements is helpful.

Once the investigation into the sexual harassment complaint has been completed, corrective action (if any) needs to be implemented. When corrective action is warranted, it can range from counseling to transfer to dismissal. The key factors that usually determine the severity of the corrective action are: 1) the nature of the offense; 2) the desires of the complainant; and 3) the impact that the incident had on the workplace as a whole.

HARASSMENT OF THE SELF EMPLOYED

Self-employed individuals who work as independent contractors enjoy fewer legal protections from sexual harassment at the hands of clients. Experts recommend that self-employed people confronted with such unpleasantness react strongly and decisively. They should make it immediately clear that the harassment (which in these situations typically takes the form of unwanted sexual advances) is unwelcome, and that they would prefer to keep their association with their client a professional one. If this line of defense does not work, the self-employed worker may wish to consult an attorney about his or her state's tort law, which regulates conduct between people and provides monetary damages. In addition, national women's organizations can often provide guidance and legal assistance in these matters.

SEE ALSO Gender Discrimination; Office Romance; Nepotism.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Buhler, Patricia M. "The Manager's Role in Preventing Sexual Harassment." *Supervision.* April 1999.

"The Downside of Office Romance." *OfficeSolutions*. March April 2006.

Faragher v. City of Boca Raton, 111 F. 3d 1530. Open Jurist. Available from: http://openjurist.org/111/f3d/1530.

Hanal, Sam. "More Men File Workplace Sexual Harassment Claims." Guardian. 5 April 2010. Available from: http:// www.guardian.co.uk/world/feedarticle/8974786. Retrieved April 20, 2010.

Lynn, Jacquelyn. "Lawfully Wedded Employees." *Entrepreneur*. April 2000.

McGinn, Dave. "The New Harassment? Same Sex Abuse." *Globe and Mail.* 4 October 2009. Available from: http://www.theglobeandmail.com/life/work/the new harassment same sex abuse/article1312743/. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Moses, Jeffrey. "Office Romance in the New Millennium." National Federation of Independent Business. 21 June 2005.

Penttila, Chris. "In the Hot Seat: One Person's Promotion Is Another's Harassment Claim." *Entrepreneur*. January 2006.

Petrocelli, William, and Barbara Kate Repa. Sexual Harassment on the Job: What It Is and How to Stop It. 4th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press, 1998.

Pfeiffer, Sacha. "Grey Areas Complicate Sexual Harassment Cases." *Boston Globe.* 25 May 2006.

Risser, Rita. "Sexual Harassment Training: Truth and Consequences." *Training and Development.* August 1999.

U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Sexual Harassment." Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/types/sexual harassment.cfm. Retrieved May 10, 2010.

U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. "Sexual Harassment Charges EEOC & FEPAs Combined FY 1997 FY 2009." Available from: http://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/statistics/enforcement/sexual harassment.cfm. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Weiss, Donald H. Fair, Square, and Legal. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SHARED SERVICES

"Shared services" is a term defining an operational philosophy that involves centralizing those administrative functions of a company that were once performed in separate divisions or locations. Services that can be shared among the various business units of a company include finance, purchasing, inventory, payroll, hiring, and information technology. For example, a central headquarters might control all the hiring for an entire chain of retail stores. The term "shared services" can also apply to partnerships formed between separate businesses. In this case, the tenants of an office building might share telecommunications or maintenance service. Shared services are also available on the Internet. An example of this form of shared services is Application Service Providers (ASPs) who offer numerous business clients access to online applications so they can avoid purchasing special systems and software.

Ideally, companies that implement shared services enjoy significant cost savings by standardizing practices and procedures and by creating economies of scale. Proponents argue that performing a function in one location usually requires less investment in technology and office space, as well as up to 30 percent fewer employees, than performing the function in multiple locations. "Under shared services, a company centralizes back-office functions, such as accounting, warehousing, and even information technology, and treats them as internal vendors," Erik Sherman explained in Computerworld. "The rest of the company can use outside service providers instead, so competitive pressures promote responsive service, and reduced staffing saves money." In some cases, the centralized functions or shared services organizations charge the different divisions for the use of their services. Other shared services organizations even offer their services to outside firms on the open market.

The application of shared services is a popular business strategy. In fact, Elizabeth Ferrarini noted in *Computerworld* that it has been adopted by half of all *Fortune* 500 companies. "Centralizing company functions in a manner now known as the 'shared services' model is one of the hottest trends in business today," Mark Henricks wrote in *Entrepreneur*. "Those who practice it say they can cut costs while improving the quality of the

services shared." Similar figures have also been reported by the English Institute of Chartered Accountants, which estimates that more than 30 percent of *Fortune* 500 companies in the United States use shared services, achieving a savings of 46 percent or more in costs. The phenomenon is not confined to the United States; the numbers are similar in Singapore, where an estimated 30 percent of companies use Shared Services, according to a 2007 study. The concept of shared services was introduced in the 1980s, when a number of large companies with multiple business units began looking for ways to reduce their administrative costs. Since then, Henricks noted, "shared services has evolved into a more comprehensive and flexible tool for improving processes, enabling technology investment, generating profits, and reducing costs."

There are a number of potential drawbacks associated with shared services, however. For example, companies switching to a shared services model often incur the cost of hiring new people and installing new technology. In addition, implementing shared services takes time often more than one year. Furthermore, as Henricks warned, centralization is not appropriate for every function. Companies should not centralize their core competencies or functions that involve direct customer contact, particularly if outside firms also use the shared services.

The implementation of shared services can also create problems within a company. For example, the employees who used to provide the services in various business units might be upset with the loss of control they experience under the new arrangement. In addition, the headquarters employees who provide shared services from a central location might be uncomfortable treating business units as customers. In fact, switching to a shared services environment requires employees to develop new skills, with an increased emphasis on flexibility and customer service. "To be the preferred supplier and even to have a secure corporate existence the shared service has to cost-effectively deliver superior results," Sherman stated. As a result, a shared services system is not appropriate for every business. "For many companies, shared services will remain an intriguing concept that just doesn't fit their needs," Henricks noted. "For others, it will represent exactly the right model to take advantage of a promising opportunity to make the most of home-office skills that other divisions, locations, and even other companies can also use."

SEE ALSO Cost Sharing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bangemann, Tom. Shared Services In Finance And Accounting. Burlington, Vt.: Gower, 2005.

Carr, Matthew. "The Basics of Designing and Implementing a Shared Services Concept." *Business Credit.* 1 January 2009. Available from: http://goliath.ecnext.com/coms2/gi 0198

547402/Full disclosure the basics of.html. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Cheong, Yvonne. "30 Percent of Singapore Companies Use Shared Services." 1 August 2007. *Channelnewsasia.com*. Available from: http://www.channelnewsasia.com/stories/singaporebusinessnews/view/291701/1/.html. Retrieved April 19, 2010.

Ferrarini, Elizabeth. "Shared Services." Computerworld. 27 November 2000.

Henricks, Mark. "Learn to Share." Entrepreneur. March 2001.Herman, Jim. "Shared Business Services on the Net." Business Communications Review. June 2000.

Reilly, Peter A. How to Get Best Value from HR: The Shared Services Option. Burlington, Vt.: Gower, 2003.

Quinn, Barbara. Shared Services: Mining for Corporate Gold. Harlow, U.K.: Pearson Education, 2000.

Schwartz, Ephraim. "HP Set to Unveil IT Shared Services Offering: IT as Internal Service Provider Promises Greater Flexibility." *InfoWorld.* 23 May 2006.

Sherman, Erik. "The Shared Services Challenge: Retooling IT as an Internal Vendor to Deliver Better Service Works for Many, but It's Easy to Hit Snafus along the Way." *Computerworld.* 2 August 1999.

Whitehead, William T. "Shared Services: A Business Strategy for Increasing Shareholder Value." Site Selection. July 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SHOPLIFTING

Shoplifting is the practice of stealing merchandise from retail establishments. Unfortunately, shoplifting is a serious and persistent problem for most retailers. According to the National Association for Shoplifting Prevention, more than \$13 billion in goods are stolen each year from retailers, or \$35 million per day. Professional shoplifters, or those who steal primarily for resale, account for approximately 10 percent of the total dollar value losses. These professional shoplifters are of concern to retailers because they tend to steal higher-priced items or work from the inside, through employees. Nonetheless, the fact that 73 percent of shoplifting losses result from stealing that occurs without premeditation means that attempts to stop these losses must focus on both professional as well as casual shoplifters. Among the most commonly stolen items are tobacco products, athletic shoes, brandname clothing, small appliances, jewelry, leather goods, and food items.

The costs of shoplifting are many. Most obvious of these costs are the losses suffered by retailers. The inventory lost to shoplifters is only part of the retailer's costs. They also absorb the costs of increased security measures and higher legal expenses associated with prosecuting the

thieves. An estimated one in forty-eight shoplifters are caught, and 50 percent of the time, those caught are turned over to the police. But shoplifting also costs the community in which it takes place by affecting store location decision. Stores in high-theft areas will often relocate, and in so doing they end up contributing to the deterioration of these troubled areas. Finally, shoplifting costs consumers in terms of higher-priced goods. "The cost [of shoplifting] is very high," said business professor Ed Mazze in *Providence Business News*. "It cuts into the profit margin of the retailer and is paid for by the consumer. It requires stores to invest in more complex security devices."

PREVENTING THEFT

The first step for retailers hoping to reduce their losses to shoplifting is to create a strong antitheft policy and publicize it among customers and employees alike. In preparing a policy, it is important to note that deterring theft is usually less expensive than apprehending and prosecuting thieves. In addition, retailers must be familiar with the shoplifting laws in their states, particularly in light of incidents involving the assault of alleged shoplifters by store security guards. Some states require individuals to exit a store before they can be accused of shoplifting, for example. Furthermore, privacy laws and video surveillance rules may also impact a shoplifting policy that includes video cameras, and should be understood before installing such a system. Experts suggest that small-business owners consult with local police or their insurance company to obtain assistance in setting up an antitheft program.

In order to address the problem of employee theft, retailers can use integrity questionnaires and conduct reference checks when hiring new employees. In addition, software solutions exist to help retailers detect point-of-sale errors and fraud. Another way that small retailers can help prevent shoplifting is to buy merchandise from established sources. In many cases, professional shoplifters steal from major retail chains and then resell the merchandise to small, local stores.

SECURITY MEASURES

Retailers have a number of security measures available to them to help deter potential shoplifters. A good place to start is by training employees to recognize and report suspicious behavior. Visible security measures are another valuable way to deter shoplifters. Security gates in doorways, security cameras in obvious locations, and uniformed security guards patrolling the store are all strong deterrents. Many retailers choose to reduce the temptation to steal by putting items that have high theft rates behind counters or giving them electronic article surveillance

(EAS) tags. These methods have drawbacks, however, because limiting customer access to items reduces sales, while applying antitheft tags to items is labor intensive.

A relatively new weapon in the fight against shop-lifting is the use of source tags. A source tag is a type of EAS tag that is applied by the manufacturer usually inside the container or packaging rather than by the retailer. The usage of source tags is growing, particularly in the areas of health and beauty aids and over-the-counter drugs. Some source tags can be used for both security and inventory control. In the future, the technology might even be used for tracing stolen merchandise that is resold to other stores. "Source tagging helps us provide our valued customers with low-cost products and the perpetual inventory they are looking for," Tom Coughlin, CEO of Wal-Mart USA, told Hallie Forcinio in *Pharmaceutical Technology*. "It allows us to enhance sales and focus our resources on how we can better serve our customers."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Feldstein, Mary Jo. "Retailers Turn to Technology to Thwart Bogus Returns." St. Louis Post Dispatch.. 14 December 2005.
Forcinio, Hallie. "Electronic Article Surveillance Source Tag to Smart Tag." Pharmaceutical Technology. October 2000.
Mayromatis, K. Alexa. "Tis the Season to Shoplift." Providence

Mavromatis, K. Alexa. "1 is the Season to Shoplift." *Providence Business News.* 27 November 2000.

National Association for Shoplifting Prevention. "Shoplifting Statistics." Available from: http://www.shopliftingprevention. org/WhatNASPOffers/NRC/PublicEducStats.htm. Retrieved April 22, 2010.

"Protect High Risk Items from Shoplifters." *Chain Store Age Executive with Shopping Center Age.* June 1998.

Seigel, Larry J. Criminology: Theories, Patterns, and Typologies. 8th ed. Belmont, Calif.: Thomson Wadsworth, 2005.

"Senators Introduce Surveillance Legislation." 22 April 2010. SecurityInfoWatch.com. Available from: http://www.securityinfowatch.com/Legislation/senators introduce surveillance legislation. Retrieved April 22, 2010.

Wilson, William. "Being Prepared Is the Best Strategy Against Shoplifters and Robbers." *Discount Store News.* 3 April 2000.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SICK LEAVE AND PERSONAL DAYS

Sick leave and personal days are a form of employment benefit by providing paid time off for an illness or to deal with a personal/private matter. Since nearly everyone occasionally needs such time off, all businesses should have a clear policy established regarding sick leave and personal days. A sick day is fairly self-explanatory and can be used for everything from a common cold to a more serious illness that could require hospitalization or even surgery. Personal days can cover things like the illness of a child, a death in the family, jury duty, military obligations, or religious holidays. Most companies also allow vacation time for employees in addition to their set amount of sick leave and personal days.

Most companies allocate only a certain number of days for sick leave and personal time. For example, in a calendar year an employee could have 5 sick days and 3 personal days. If the employee fails to use them all in the given amount of time, the company must decide whether to allow employees to roll them over (that is, add or bank them to the number of sick days for the following year). The company could also reward the employee for not taking all available sick and personal days by offering cash bonuses, perks, or additional vacation days.

In an article for Business First, James D. Levy discussed employee attendance issues and described the three employee types that most businesses have to contend with. "On average, a small portion of employees will rarely, if ever, be absent because of illness. They pride themselves on being the iron man or iron woman and prove that people can, and do fulfill their responsibilities even when they don't feel well," he explained. "A second group, the great majority, will use a few sick days a year, well within most organizations' guidelines. The third group, usually only 5 percent or so, use their sick days plus most or all of their vacation time and additional lost time because of illness. It's this group that blurs the line between actual illness and the kind of 'not feeling well' that can be an excuse for poor performance or absences. Improvement in the attendance and performance of that small group would pay big dividends to organizations."

PROBLEMS WITH SICK LEAVE AND PERSONAL DAYS

From a business standpoint, the main problem that companies face when an employee takes time off because of an illness or personal matter is the loss of production. This in turn leads to a loss of money (in most instances, an employee is paid when he or she takes a sick or personal day). The loss of productivity occurs simply because the work that the employee was supposed to do that particular day has to be done by one or more other employees or by a temporary employee. There is also the chance that the work could not get done at all.

The existence of sick and personal days also leaves the door wide open for them to be abused by employees who are less than honest about their health or personal lives. Most everyone has played hooky by calling in sick to work at one time or another, but those who make a habit of it are costing their employers a lot of money over the long run. In addition, the other employees who have to cover for them while they are taking time off may start to build up resentment if this situation occurs over and over again with the same individuals. This dip in morale can also hurt the company over a long period of time.

WAYS TO COMBAT ABUSE OF SICK LEAVE AND PERSONAL DAYS

There are many ways employers can fight back and make sure that their employees are not abusing the sick and personal days that they have been allotted. The first step would be to examine the existing policy and determine if it encourages unscheduled absenteeism. Management and supervisors can also force themselves to become more aware of their employees' habits and be on the lookout for things like stress or specific types of lifestyles that may force an employee to take more time off. Single parents or recent divorcees would fall into this category.

In some instances, the company could consider providing counseling or other assistance to employees who suffer from problems that cause them to miss work (including alcoholism, drug abuse, and psychological problems). In addition, many employers can combat an attendance problem before it gets out of hand simply by confronting the employee and discussing the reasons why he or she has missed so much work. An official attendance record could be kept just in case the employee disputes the employer's claims. Policies requiring an employee to file a report stating why they missed work can also be helpful in these types of situations. Also, since many employees spend a lot of time in the workplace, an employer can also reduce the chances of them getting sick in the first place by promoting a clean, safe, and healthy office environment.

Another concept that many employers have found useful in cutting down on unscheduled absences is known either as a paid leave bank (PLB) or a paid time off program (PTO). This program requires employees to consider all of their vacation, sick, and personal days as one unit to be used either for PTO or serious catastrophic situations. This system forces an employee who is abusing his or her sick day privileges to subtract them from vacation time or personal days if he or she continues to do so. Since the time that falls under the PTO plan is essentially the employee's time, he or she would be less likely to abuse it. This plan also helps to cut down on unscheduled absences that disrupt the workplace. On the positive side, a company is better able to control costs under this system while still allowing an employee to take additional time if something catastrophic happens. A reward system can also be built into this plan to encourage employees from taking unscheduled absences off.

If a company offers employment options like flextime or the opportunity to work from home, they also stand the chance of cutting back on unscheduled absences. With a flexible schedule, employees can rearrange their work times to attend to a personal situation like taking their child to the doctor in the morning. After their personal business is taken care of, they can still come in and put in a full day at the office and not have to use a personal day. The option to work at home can also cut down on an unscheduled absence if employees are too sick to report to work but healthy enough to perform their duties. Many such duties can be done at home with the help of a laptop or other device that is useful in telecommuting. Another benefit to this option is that other employees will stand less of a chance of coming down with an illness if the employee who is already sick just works from home.

Rewarding employees for not taking sick leave may be another positive method of combating the problems associated with excessive use of sick days. For example, in 2008 the federal government proposed a bill permitting federal employees to receive partial pay for unused sick days. The bill was an effort to combat the practice of taking extensive sick days in the months leading up to retirement; a practice that was estimated to cost tax payers \$68 million per year.

If constant abuse of sick and personal days continues to be a problem between a company and a particular employee, more drastic measures can be taken. One tried and true method requires that the employer insist on a note from a doctor before allowing an employee who has been out for more than several days to return to work. Policies regarding raises or other rewards can also be tied directly to employees' attendance records, therefore encouraging them not to take an unscheduled absence.

In serious circumstances, an employee can be fired for taking too many days off. Employers should make sure that they have a legitimate case against the employee in this instance because many situations are covered by the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and other laws that protect employees. If an employer is found to have wrongfully terminated an employee under one of these laws, the company could stand to lose a considerable amount of money in a settlement.

But the best policies for reducing employee absenteeism have to do with creating a healthy workplace. Stephen Moir put it this way in an article that appeared in *Personnel Today*. "Staff wellbeing is about providing an environment that is conducive to people wanting to come to work and doing a good job. It is about having managers who manage well, and an organizational culture that is mature enough to recognize that a degree of absence is a natural side effect of employing real people. It is also about creating greater access to flexible working, and a broad range of benefits that motivate and encourage individuals. A truly successful approach to absence management is a holistic one that doesn't just do the hard stuff, but also thinks about the total package that you offer as an employer friendly colleagues, access to learning opportunities, work-life balance, fair pay and rewards and so on."

SICK LEAVE AND PERSONAL DAY POLICIES FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Small businesses that pay their employees by the hour often have no sick leave and personal day policies. In most cases, companies in this situation experience fewer cases of abuse of sick days off because when employees do not show up for work, they do not get paid. Time clocks or official attendance ledgers are also used to let employers know exactly how many hours a particular employee works per day so that he or she can be paid accordingly. Of course, things like extended illnesses, a death in the family, or religious holidays can always force an employee to miss work.

For companies that employ salaried staff, a clear and defined policy for handling necessary sick days and personal days should be in place and followed carefully. In the case of an abuse of the system serious enough to motivate a termination, care must be taken. As Phillip M. Perry stated in *Industrial Distribution*: "If your business is small enough that you operate as the sole supervisor, you are still open to legal problems if you don't have a written policy followed to the letter. Employees who are terminated for excessive absenteeism will sue, claiming discrimination over those employees possibly the ones who are more vital to your business success who are absent just as often."

In setting this policy, it is also important to be aware of the relevant local laws in your state. For example, in February 2007 San Francisco passed a law mandating paid sick leave for all employees, including part-time employees, permanent workers, and temporary workers. Business owners must keep abreast of any such legal requirements in regards to sick leave policy by researching laws in their state or consulting with an attorney to avoid potential legal consequences.

SEE ALSO Absenteeism; Employee Benefits.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barr, Stephen. "Bill Would Give Retirees Partial Pay for Unused Sick Leave." *Washington Post.* 11 March 2008. Available from: http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp dyn/content/article/2008/03/10/AR2008031002708.html. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

Collis, Leighton. "The Hidden Costs of Sniffles and Sneezes." *HR Magazine*. July 1997.

DeBare, Ilana. "S.F. Businesses Scramble Over Sick Leave Law." SF Gate.com. 12 January 2007. Available from: http:// articles.sfgate.com/2007 01 12/news/17225446 1 sick women s policy research individual workers. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

Kaiser, Carl P. "What Do We Know About Employee Absence Behavior? An Interdisciplinary Interpretation." Journal of Socio Economics. January February 1998.

Levy, Dr. James D. "Employers Can Make Sick Leave Less Debilitating." Business First Columbus. 8 December 2000.
Moir, Stephen. "Tightening Sickness Absence Policies Is Not Necessarily the Answer." Personnel Today. 4 April 2006.
Perry, Phillip M. "Where's Jones? It's 9 A.M., Do You Know Where Your Employees Are?" Industrial Distribution. June 1996.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SIMPLIFIED EMPLOYEE PENSION (SEP) PLANS

Simplified employee pension (SEP) plans also known as SEP/IRAs since they make use of individual retirement accounts are pension plans intended specifically for self-employed persons and small businesses. Created by Congress and monitored by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), SEPs are designed to give small-business owners and employees the same ability to set aside money for retirement as traditional large corporate pension funds. SEP plans are available to all types of business entities, including proprietorships, partnerships, and corporations.

SEP plans are easy to set up and inexpensive to administer, as the employer simply makes contributions to IRAs that are established by employees. The employees then take responsibility for making investment decisions regarding their own SEP accounts. Employers thus avoid the risk and cost involved in accounting for employee retirement funds. In addition, employers have the flexibility to make large percentage contributions during good financial years, and to reduce contributions during hard times. Like other tax-deferred retirement plans, SEPs provide a tax break for employers and a valuable benefit for employees.

In many ways, SEPs can be more flexible and attractive than corporate pensions. They can even be used to supplement corporate pensions and 401(k) plans. Many people who are employed full time use SEPs as a way to save and invest more money for retirement than they might normally be able to put away under IRS rules. In fact, an article in *Forbes* magazine called SEPs a "moonlighter's delight," in that they enable full-time employees to contribute a portion of their self-employment income from consulting or freelancing outside of their regular jobs.

RULES GOVERNING SEPS

The rules governing SEPs are fairly simple but are subject to frequent changes, so annual reviews of IRS publications 560 (retirement plans for the self-employed) and 590 (IRAs) are recommended. As of 2009, SEPs could be set up using a simple form (IRS Form 5305-SEP) and unlike larger, more complicated pension plans did not require a separate trustee. As of 2009 the maximum allowable contribution per employee was 25 percent of the first \$245,000 of an employee's eligible compensation, or \$49,000, whichever is less. In general, eligibility is limited to employees twenty-one or older with at least 1 year of service to the company and a minimum level of compensation.

Another benefit of SEP-IRAs came into existence in 2010. As of 2010, SEP-IRAs, as well as regular IRAs and simple IRAs, can be converted to Roth IRAs with no maximum income limits. Therefore, although individuals are barred from contributing to Roth-IRAs if they make over \$105,000 or \$160,000 as a married couple, those individuals can contribute to a SEP-IRA and then roll the money over into a Roth-IRA for tax deferred growth. Individuals who elect to roll their SEP-IRAs or Simple-IRAs into a Roth will be taxed for the amount rolled over, but under the 2010 rules, the taxes can be paid over a 2-year period. Once the money has been rolled into the Roth-IRA, gains are not subject to taxation. Roth IRAs also have other benefits, such as no required minimum distributions.

SIMPLE IRAs. A similar program to the SEP program is the Savings Incentive Match Plan for Employees (SIM-PLE) IRA. SIMPLE plans became available in January 1997 to businesses with fewer than 100 employees, replacing the discontinued Salary Reduction Simplified Employee Pension (SARSEP) plans. They are intended to provide an easy, low-cost way for small businesses and their employees to contribute jointly to tax-deferred retirement accounts. An IRA set up as a SIMPLE account requires the employer to match up to 3 percent of an employee's annual salary, up to \$10,500 per year (as of 2009). Employees are also allowed to contribute up to \$10,500 annually to their own accounts. In this way, a SIMPLE IRA is similar to a 401(k), but it is generally less complex and has fewer administrative requirements. Companies that establish SIMPLEs are not allowed to offer any other type of retirement plan.

OWNERS BENEFIT LESS THAN NONOWNER EMPLOYEES

A note of caution is in order. Small-business owners who want to establish a SEP or any other qualified retirement plan for themselves must also include all other

company employees who meet minimum participation standards. As an employer, the small business owner can establish retirement plans like any other business. As an employee, the small-business owner can then make contributions to the plan he or she has established in order to set aside tax-deferred funds for retirement, like any other employee. The difference is that a small-business owner must include all nonowner employees in any company-sponsored retirement plans and make equivalent contributions to their accounts. Unfortunately, this requirement has the effect of reducing the allowable contributions that the owner of a proprietorship or partnership can make on his or her own behalf.

For self-employed individuals, contributions to a retirement plan are based upon the net earnings of their business. The net earnings consist of the company's gross income less deductions for business expenses, salaries paid to nonowner employees, the employer's 50 percent of the Social Security tax, and significantly the employer's contribution to retirement plans on behalf of employees. Therefore, rather than receiving pre-tax contributions to the retirement account as a percentage of gross salary, like nonowner employees, the small-business owner receives contributions as a smaller percentage of net earnings. Employing other people thus detracts from the owner's ability to build up a sizeable before-tax retirement account of his or her own.

Still, a SEP plan offers significant advantages for selfemployed persons and small-business owners. It allows a much greater annual pre-tax contribution than a standard IRA (at \$5,000 or less, depending on the individual's financial status and participation in other retirement plans). In addition, individuals can contribute to their existing IRAs and 401(k)s, and still participate in a SEP plan.

SEE ALSO Individual Retirement Accounts; Pension Plans; Retirement Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Basi, Bart A. "Look at SEP for Retirement Plan." Supply House Times. May 2000.

Blakely, Stephen. "Pension Power." *Nation's Business.* July 1997. Crouch, Holmes F. *Decisions When Retiring.* 2d. ed. Saratoga, Calif.: Allyear Tax Guides, 2003.

Internal Revenue Service. "Form 5305 SEP. Simplified Employee Pension Individual Retirement Accounts Contribution Agreement." December 2005.

Internal Revenue Service. "Retirement FAQs Regarding SEPS." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/article/0,,id=111419,00.html#14. Retrieved April 20, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "Retirement FAQs Regarding Simple IRA Plans." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/article/0,,id=111420,00.html

Lee, Mie Yun. "Retirement Plans Don't Have to Be Expensive." *Philadelphia Business Journal.* 22 October 1999.

Olson, John. "A Powerful Weapon in the War for Talent." National Underwriter Life & Health Financial Services Edition. 23 June 2003.

Toya, Eric. "Strategies for a Roth IRA Conversion." Financial Planning Association. 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.fpaforfinancialplanning.org/ToolsResources/Articles/Retirement/StrategiesforaRothIRAConversion/. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

"What You Need To Set Aside For Retirement." Public Broadcasting Service *Frontline*. Available from: http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/retirement/world/need.html. Retrieved May 10, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SITE SELECTION

For many small businesses, business location is an essential component in its eventual success or failure. Site selection can be pivotal in all sorts of businesses, including retail, service, wholesale, and manufacturing efforts. In fact, studies conducted by the Small Business Administration (SBA) and other organizations indicate that poor location is one of the primary causes of business failure in the United States. Conversely, a good business location can be enormously beneficial to a small firm. In the retail business especially, the adage from real estate applies: location, location, location.

LOCATION NEEDS OF VARIOUS BUSINESS TYPES

Each of the above-mentioned business types retail, service, wholesale, and manufacturing have different site needs that need to be considered when settling upon a location for starting or relocating a business.

Retail Businesses. The success of retail establishments is often predicated to a large degree on their location.

Since location is so important, small business retailers often have to make significant expenditures to secure a good site on which to operate. Property owners that offer land or buildings or office space for lease or sale in alreadythriving retail areas know that they can command a higher price because of the volume and quality of business that the location will bring to the company. In her article, "-How to Find the Best Retail Location," Karen E. Klein quotes a comment made by Devon Wolfe, a managing director at Pitney Bowes MapInfo, a location consultancy company: "The more mainstream your appeal, the broader your array of competition, which means that you will need to co-locate with your competitors to be a contender."

Service Businesses. Many service-oriented businesses also need to operate in "high traffic" regions, but there are exceptions to this. Most home-based business owners, for example, package their talents in service-oriented businesses (software development, freelance writing, home improvement, etc.). Others, such as pest control services or landscaping services, secure the majority of their customers online or through advertising and thus do not need to worry as much about their location. Still other service-oriented businesses, of course, rely to a great degree on their location. Dry cleaners, hair salons, and other businesses cannot afford to locate themselves on the outskirts of a business district. Many of their customers frequent their business precisely because of the convenience of their location; if that benefit dries up, so too do the customers.

Wholesale Businesses. Whereas the primary consideration for retailers and some service businesses is to locate themselves in high traffic areas hence the ubiquity of such businesses in shopping centers and malls the major location concern of wholesalers is to find a site that has good shipping and receiving facilities and close proximity to transportation routes. Zoning laws are also a consideration. Most communities maintain zoning laws that restrict where wholesalers can set up their businesses.

Manufacturing Businesses. As with wholesalers, businesses engaged in manufacturing usually have limited site location options because of local zoning laws. But manufacturers generally do not lack for options when the time comes to build or relocate a facility. Most communities have any number of sites to choose from. The key is to select the land or building that will be most beneficial to the company in the long run, taking into consideration the company's primary market, the available labor force, transportation factors, availability of raw materials, available buildings or building sites, community attitudes toward the industry, expense, and convenience of access for customers.

LOCATION OPTIONS

Small business have a number of different choices in the realm of site selection. The type of facility most often embraced by retail and many service establishments is the shopping center. The shopping center, which houses a variety of different stores (often including well-known chain stores), can take several different forms, but the best known of these is the mall. These establishments provide their tenants with large numbers of potential customers and professional marketing and maintenance services, but in return, tenants often pay high rent and additional fees (to cover maintenance costs, etc.) Many other small businesses, meanwhile, are located in smaller shopping centers that are sometimes known as strip malls or neighborhood shopping centers. These centers, which

rely on a smaller customer base than their megamall cousins, are typically anchored by one or two large supermarkets or discount stores. The rest of the stores are usually small retail or service establishments of one type or another. The rent at strip malls is generally much less than it is at major malls, but of course, the level of traffic is generally not as high either. The small-business owner who wishes to establish his or her store in a shopping center must carefully weigh the financial advantages and pitfalls of each of these options before moving forward. Other retailers or service businesses prefer to set up their businesses in freestanding locations. Restaurants, for instance, often choose to set up their business in a lone building, attracted by the lower fixed rent that often accompany such arrangements.

Another facility option for the small business is the business park or office building. Indeed, many professionals (doctors, architects, attorneys) choose this option, attracted by the professional image that such trappings convey and the ability to share maintenance costs with other tenants. Some service businesses also operate from these facilities, especially if their primary clientele are other businesses.

When choosing where in the country to locate a given business or business headquarters, quality of life in the location may also play an important role. For example, a company that seeks highly skilled labor may wish to locate its headquarters in a city that can attract such labor through offering amenities such as nice weather, or may wish to be located in an area near universities in an attempt to capture young, educated potential employees. A family-owned business, on the other hand, may be more focused on setting up business in a location where the family would like to live.

OWNERSHIP VS. LEASING

Whether starting up a new business or moving an already established one, small-business owners are faced with the question of whether to lease or purchase the land or facility that they choose as the site for their company. Most small businesses operate under lease arrangements indeed, many small-business owners do not have the necessary capital to buy the facility where they will operate but some do choose to go the purchase route, swayed by the following advantages:

- Increased sense of permanence and credibility in the marketplace
- Property taxes and interest payments are tax-deductible
- Facility improvements increase the value of the business's property rather than the landlord's property

- Increased net worth through appreciation of both the business and the facility (including land and buildings)
- · No forfeiture of asset at the end of term
- Ability to liquidate (lessors often have far less freedom in this area)

Of course, there are also factors associated with ownership that either convince small-business owners to stick with lease agreements or preclude ownership as a viable option.

- There is a risk that value of the land or facilities will actually go down over time because of business trends (a neighboring anchor store goes bankrupt) or regional events (a flood, massive layoffs).
- Financial risks associated with purchasing are greater and put a greater financial drain on small establishments that often have other needs (purchasing typically requires greater initial capital investment and entails higher monthly costs).
- Property can be claimed by creditors as an asset if the business goes bankrupt.

PLANNING FOR THE FUTURE

An important factor that small business owners need to consider when weighing various business location alternatives is the site's ability to address the company's future needs. It is usually easier to shrink than to expand space in the same location. Thus the growing company is wise to locate in a building or a shopping center where there is room to expand without undertaking the costs of a big move. Sometimes technological considerations enter into planning. The higher lease costs of a building located on a railroad siding may be a worthwhile anticipation of volume climbing to levels where rail service will be needed either to supply or to distribute the businesses volume or both. If relocation becomes unavoidable, it can sometimes be done in stages moving operations to new locations one at a time.

SOURCES TO CONSULT WHEN SELECTING A BUSINESS SITE

Local assistance in selecting a site for a new business can usually be found from a number of sources. These include local utilities, some of which have departments designed to provide help in this area; local Chambers of Commerce; banks and insurance agencies; real estate agents who specialize in commercial and industrial property; and state agencies. More informal networking with members of the local business community can also provide both leads and warnings about various regional properties.

SEE ALSO Relocation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Cannon, Howard. The Complete Idiot's Guide to Starting Your Own Restaurant. New York: Alpha Books, 2002.
- Comerford, Michelle. "Quality of Life's Locational Importance." SiteSelection.com. 18 August 2008. Available from: http:// www.siteselection.com/ssinsider/special/Quality of Life.htm. Retrieved April 20, 2010.
- Hamacher, Horst W., and Zvi Drezner. Facility Location: Theory and Applications. New York: Springer, 2002.
- Klein, Karen E. "How to Find the Best Retail Location." *Business Week.* 16 September 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/content/sep2008/sb20080916 133445.htm. Retrieved April 20, 2010.
- Manzon, Gil B., Jr. "Halsey Evans: Relocation of Operations." *Journal of Business Research*. July 2005.
- Partovi, Fariborz Y. "An Analytic Model for Locating Facilities Strategically." *Omega.* January 2006.
- Thaler, John. *Elements of Small Business*. Aberdeen, Wash.: Silver Lake Publishing, 2005.
- Wheaton, William C., and Gleb Nechayev. "Does Location Matter? Do Property Fundamentals Vary Within Markets, and Is This Reflected in Pricing?" Journal of Portfolio Management. Fall 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS

Most people get their definition of "small business" from personal experience in dealing with small retail stores and service organizations. Most people also have a minimum size in mind and overlook a whole category of small business, the very small operations Europeans call "micros". Additionally, many people might overlook businesses that are run solely on the Internet. However, entire enterprises that have never had a brick and mortar location have become very successful since the late 1990s and continue to grow.

Under U.S. law, quite sizeable businesses are considered "small." Definitions are typically based on the number of people employed or on sales volume, but in defining small business, there is no "one-size fits all." More true is the expression: "Different strokes for different folks," meaning that definitions are based on the economic sector in which a business operates. Small business may also be defined by a way of looking at the world; it has a cultural meaning; it is a way of life. Thus the definition has qualitative aspects the law does not care about. A quite small business may behave like a very large one because its owners have a certain view; conversely quite large corporations are sometimes still run like small businesses and exemplify the values of small business.

OFFICIAL SIZE DEFINITIONS

In most industrialized countries, small businesses are treated in special ways. They are eligible for financial programs or get favored treatment under the tax laws. For this purpose, governments publish official size standards. In the United States, such definitions are issued by the U.S. Small Business Administration's Office of Size Standards. SBA's basic definition begins with a listing of common features. According to the 2010 Small Business Administration (SBA) Web page, "Size Standards", a small business must be 1) organized for profit; 2) have a place of business in the United States; 3) make a significant contribution to the U.S. economy by paying taxes or using American products, materials, or labor; and 4) be at or below the numerical size standard for its industry. The SBA also notes that a small business can be everything from a sole proprietorship to a partnership or corporation. A 2010 update also notes, "the Small Business Act states that unless specifically authorized by statute, no Federal department or agency may prescribe a size standard for categorizing a business concern as a small business concern, unless such proposed size standard meets certain criteria and is approved by the Administrator of SBA."

U.S. Size by NAICS. According to the standards that went into effect in 2008, SBA determines size for businesses in Manufacturing, Wholesale Trade, Mining, and certain other specific industries by employment size. For others it uses revenue size, except in Banking, where asset size rules. Manufacturing enterprises with 500 and fewer employees are small businesses, although there are some industries within that sector with higher tilt-points, as discussed below; in the Wholesale Trade sector, the upper limit is 100 employees. This number is widely used as the definition of smallness in ordinary assessments and in eyeballing small business generally. The number is easy to remember; it is easier to get a headcount than revenue data; and Census data on employment by firm are readily available. But the "100-and-under" definition is official only for businesses in the wholesale trades.

For businesses in all other fields the definitions are based on revenue; this makes it easy for the small business to establish its own eligibility but much more difficult for analysts of small business to classify a population of companies as "small" or "large." In descending order of revenues, some of the major sectors (as summarized by SBA in 2008) are:

- Commercial Banking, \$175 million in assets
- Industrial Building Construction, \$33.5 million
- Software Publishers, \$25
- Dredging and Surface Cleanup Activities (technically part of construction but singled out here), \$20 million
- All other Special Trade Contractors, \$14 million

- All other General Merchandise Stores (not including department stores, discount department stores, warehouse clubs and superstores) \$11 million
- Payroll Services, \$8.5 million
- Miscellaneous Crop Farming, \$750,000

Businesses in these categories may *maximally* have the revenues shown and still be considered small businesses. The values thus represent upper limits.

These summaries, however, are not the detailed definitions. Those are published by the SBA in a special table organized by North American Industrial Classification System (NAICS) codes. The table lists exceptions, typically showing *larger* sizes for certain NAICS industries. To illustrate, within the Agriculture Sector, where the top is generally defined as \$750,000 in revenues, Feedlots may have revenues up to \$2.5 million, Chicken Egg Production up to \$12.5 million, Forestry operations up to \$7 million, and Logging may have 500 employees. Fishing operations top out at \$4 million, and Agricultural and Forestry Support activities are \$7 million except Forest Fire Suppression and Fuel Management Services where the top size is \$17.5 million. The example illustrates that summary data are very general. The business owner needs to obtain his or her NAICS code and then look at the table for the precise definition for his or her operation.

The table also includes whole sectors left out of the summary such as Mining (generally 500 employees); Utilities (4 million megawatt hours a year or less); Transportation (1,500 employees for airlines, long haul rail, and pipelines; 500 for water transport (including deep sea freight, inland water freight, and coastal and Great Lakes freight transportation, among others). Also included in the table are revenues in some sectors, as of the 2008 summary, such as local general freight trucking, \$25.5 million; Offices of Real Estate Agents and Brokers Finance and Insurance (\$175 million in assets for Commercial Banks; \$7 million in revenues for an insurance brokerage or agency); and there are others.

COMPANY DISTRIBUTION BY EMPLOYMENT

Just how big a role does small business play in U.S. commerce? In Manufacturing, 286,039 companies were active in 2006. Of these 74.2 percent had 499 or fewer employees, making nearly three-quarters of all Manufacturing firms small businesses. They employed 43.2 percent of the manufacturing workforce. In Mining, there were a total of 20,583 firms, of which 70.3 percent employed 100-499 workers, making the majority of mining firms small businesses, employing 44.2 percent of the workforce in the industry. Finally, in Wholesale Trade, there were 334,597 firms, of which 79.6 percent had 99

or fewer employees; nearly four-fifths of all wholesale trade firms in 2006.

A DIFFERENT CULTURE

Anybody who has ever worked in or run a small business will be aware of a difference in culture between "small" and "big" business. The difference arises from structural factors, of course, but equally from different values. To be sure, in specific cases a small business may have "big business" values and attitudes arising from the experience and intentions of the owners. On the whole, however, the small-business culture is marked by close and familiar contact between owners and employees; and the business as a whole is close to the outside world customers, neighbors, and suppliers. Structural factors arise because communications in a small business are easy and informal; there is much less layering; contact with the world is immediate and does not require expensive market surveys. The owners very often work within the business and are not the abstract and distant symbol of a faceless stockholder somewhere. Much more so in small businesses than in large, the enterprise has a "family" or "tribal" atmosphere, and the predominant value is continuity and survival rather than abstract concepts like profit, return, and asset appreciation. Being in close and direct contact with the environment ("belly-to-belly" as Japanese business people say), with information flow rapid and decisions easier to make and to implement, small businesses tend on the whole to be capable of rapid reaction but are also constrained by limited means.

The small business environment is both more open, free, quick, and "organic" than large structures where size alone imposes bureaucratic methods of control and slow communications through many layers of decision makers. For this reason, a highly disproportionate number of innovations arise first in small businesses, even more so in an era of Internet storefronts, and small-business owners that can in large measure run their operations from their Blackberry, iPhone, or HTC. Also, as the SBA points out, small business is the source of most new jobs: more than 75 percent of net new jobs added to the economy come from small business, primarily in the manufacturing, mining, and wholesale sectors as of 2009. When it comes to the future, one can confidently say: "Small is beautiful."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Baker, Dawn Rivers. "Top Microbusiness Opportunities for 2010." *Small Business Trends.* 13 January 2010. Available from: http://smallbiztrends.com/2010/01/top microbusiness opportunities for 2010.html.
- "Mining Machinery and Equipment Manufacturing Industry in the U.S. and its International Trade." *Market Reasearch.* 8 March 2010. Available from: http://www.marketresearch. com/product/display.asp?productid=2612267.

- "One Million New Non Employer Businesses." *Business Week.*25 June 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/
 smallbiz/running small business/archives/2009/06/one
 million new.html.
- "Small and Medium Sized Enterprises: Definitions." University of Strathclyde, Glasgow. Available from: http://www.lib.strath.ac.uk/busweb/guides/smedefine.htm. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- U.S. Census Bureau News. "Small Business Week 2006." Press Release. 27 March 2006.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Statistics of U.S. Businesses: 2006." 15 December 2008. Available from: http://www.census.gov/epcd/susb/2006/us/US .HTM.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Census Bureau Reports Increase of Nearly 1 Million Nonemployer Businesses." 25 June 2009. Available from: http://www.census.gov/Press Release/www/releases/ archives/employment occupations/013883.html.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Size Standards." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/contractingopportunities/officials/size/index.html.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Summary of Small Business Size Regulations." Electronic Code of Federal Regulations. Available from: http://ecfr.gpoaccess.gov/cgi/t/text/text idx?region=DIV1;type=boolean;c=ecfr;cc=ecfr;sid=91a1d3a360b64583dc860746886c6767;q1=121;rgn1=Part %20Heading;op2=and;rgn2=Section;op3=and;rgn3=Section;view= text;idno=13;node=13%3A1.0.1.1.16; rgn=div5. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Table of Small Business Size Standards Matched to North American Industry Classification System Codes." 22 August 2008. Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/serv sstd tablepdf.pdf.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

Created in 1953, the Small Business Administration (SBA) is an independent federal agency charged with aiding, counseling, and protecting the interests of American small businesses. The agency maintains a wide range of programs designed to address various aspects of this mandate. These programs, each of which seeks to assist small-business owners in one or more areas of their enterprise, are maintained in the following areas: lending and investment; surety bonds; international expansion and development; disaster assistance; federal procurement contracts; minority small business assistance; veterans' assistance; research and development; business and training; and business information and counseling. The SBA also serves as an advocate for American small businesses in government.

STRUCTURE OF THE SBA

Most SBA programs and services are implemented through Small Business Administration district offices. District offices are maintained in all fifty states, as well as Washington, D.C., and Puerto Rico (some larger states, such as California, New York, and Texas, have as many as half a dozen offices). Personnel in these offices work directly with small-business owners and various cooperating institutions to implement SBA programs.

These field offices report to regional offices of the SBA. In addition to their supervisory responsibilities, the regional headquarters are charged with educating small-business owners, lending institutions, and others on issues that affect them; fostering regional economic development; and providing the Office of Field Operations (OFO) with information on SBA programs and small-business developments at the district level. OFO is responsible for all aspects of the SBA's field operations, including communications, policy formation, and general performance. It reports directly to the SBA's chief administrator.

Collateral offices maintained by the SBA include administration; comptroller; personnel; external affairs; marketing and customer service; public communications, congressional and legislative affairs; Hearings and Appeals; Inspector General; Office of Information Resources Management (OIRM); Equal Employment Opportunity and Civil Rights Compliance; and Office of General Counsel.

Finally, the SBA maintains several departments devoted to providing advocacy services on behalf of American small-business owners. The Office of Interagency Affairs oversees enforcement of the Regulatory Flexibility Act, analyzes small-business issues, develops governmental policy options, and prepares testimony for use before various legislative and regulatory bodies. The Office of Economic Research oversees the SBA's research contracting program, and compiles and interprets various economic data on small businesses. The Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs publishes books and economic reports on small-business issues, and serves as a distributor of advocacy publications and other materials. Finally, the Office of Advocacy attempts to evaluate the effect of proposed legislation and other policy issues on small businesses. The chief counsel for advocacy acts as the primary spokesperson for the U.S. small-business community and represents its views before Congress, local governments, and other agencies. The Office of Advocacy also utilizes regional advocates who work directly with local communities and small businesses, gathering information on policies and regulations that are helping or hurting small businesses and the communities in which they operate.

SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION PROGRAMS

The SBA offers many programs in connection with lending, investment, surety bonds, international trade, disaster assistance, federal procurement, minority assistance, business training and counseling, women's business ownership, veterans' affairs, research and development, resources for planning, starting, managing, and closing a small business, and business information services.

Lending Programs. The SBA provides a number of lending options to small-business owners. The best known of these is the 7(a) Loan Guaranty, but there are many others that are widely used as well. In all of these cases, the loan is actually delivered through commercial lending institutions and other intermediaries. The SBA helps secure the loans by consenting to cover the cost of the loan should the borrower be unable to pay. Lending institutions value this added protection very highly.

The 7(a) Loan Guaranty Program, which was authorized by the passage of the Small Business Act, is primarily designed to address the long-term funding needs of small businesses by guaranteeing loans to qualified enterprises. These loans can be used for all sorts of purposes, including inventory, working capital, equipment, and real estate. Maturities are up to 10 years for working capital and up to 25 years for fixed assets. The SBA can guarantee 85 percent of loans of \$150,000 or less, and 75 percent of loans more than \$150,000. Loans under the 7(a) program are capped at \$2 million. There are several other loan programs available through the 7(a) Loan Guaranty plan as well.

The Low Documentation Loan (LowDoc) program is a streamlined version of the 7(a) loan for businesses seeking less than \$150,000. Limited to applicants with a strong credit history, LowDoc loans can be secured with a one-page application. The SBA has made a strong effort to improve response time under this plan, in large measure because it had long been criticized for the bureaucratic red tape associated with even the smallest of its loan programs.

The CAPLines program is an option designed to meet the short-term and cyclical working capital needs of small businesses. There are several different loan options available under this program, which replaced the SBA's earlier GreenLine program. Loans under CAPLines can be as much as \$2 million; the SBA can guarantee up to \$1 million.

The SBAExpress program is shaped to increase the capital available to small businesses seeking loans up to \$350,000; a response to this application is generally given within 36 hours. Another Express program, Community Express, provides financial and technical assistance to

small-business owners in any of the agency's historically underutilized business zones (HUBZones) as well as businesses in distressed communities as identified by the Community Reinvestment Act. Likewise, the Patriot Express program offers loans to small businesses that are 51 percent (or more) owned by veterans or members of the military community.

SBA MicroLoans, meanwhile, are short-term loans of up to \$35,000. Disseminated through nonprofit groups, MicroLoans are intended for the purchase of machinery and other equipment, office furniture, inventory, supplies, and working capital.

The SBA also offers several targeted lending programs for small businesses. These include the Defense Loan and Technical Assistance (DELTA) program, which provides financial assistance to defense-dependent small businesses impacted by defense cuts (loans under the DELTA plan through the 7(a) and 504 programs are usable for working capital, acquisition of assets, raw materials or inventory, capital improvements, or refinancing of current debt); prequalification pilot loan programs for women and minorities; the Export Working Capital Program (EWCP), which guarantees loans up to \$2 million for qualified small businesses engaged in export transactions; the International Trade Loan (ITL), which provides longterm financing assistance up to \$1.75 million to small businesses engaged in international trade or hurt by imports; and the Pollution Control Program, which gives loan guarantees to eligible small businesses proposing to design and install pollution control facilities.

The SBA also maintains a loan program known as the 504/CDC (Certified Development Companies), which makes available up to \$4 million to qualified applicants. Under this system, long-term, fixed-rate financing is made available to small businesses interested in expanding or modernizing their operations through the purchase of new machinery, equipment, or real estate. DELTA loans are available through this program as well.

Another SBA loan program is the U.S. Community Adjustment and Investment Program (CAIP), created to help communities that suffered economic and workforce losses due to changing trade patterns following implementation of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA). The program utilizes both the SBA 7(a) Program and the 504 Program to offer credit and encourage business development and expansion in negatively-impacted areas. Small companies interested in pursuing CAIP assistance should contact their local CDC for more information.

The SBA relies on lending institutions and other intermediaries (such as nonprofit organizations, in the case of MicroLoans). But the SBA is careful about the

banks and savings and loans companies with which it does business. The most reliable of these lending institutions are eventually designated as "preferred lenders." This status gives them increased powers of loan approval and processing (although the SBA still conducts a final review of loan applications). To become a preferred lender, an institution needs to have established a reputation for solid community lending (to small businesses and minority- and women-owned firms) and a strong history of being repaid by loan applicants.

Investment. The SBA also maintains investment programs for small businesses. Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs), for example, are SBA-licensed investment firms which armed with U.S. government-guaranteed debentures or participating securities make investments and loans to small businesses. Indeed, SBICs exist for the express purpose of funding start-up companies. They operate under extremely stringent guidelines, however, and turn down many applicants. Similar to SBICs are Minority Enterprise Small Business Investment Companies (MES-BICs), which provide funding to businesses owned or operated by minorities.

The SBIC program functions as a "fund of funds," providing equity capital, long-term loans, and debt-security instruments. Hundreds of SBICs operate in a wide range of industries, with some exercising specific expertise in a particular field or stage of investment. Only small companies with net worth of \$18 million or less qualify for SBIC investment assistance.

Surety Bonds. In recognition of the fact that contractors to construction projects must post surety bonds on federal construction projects valued up to \$10 million, the SBA established a program wherein they guarantee bid, performance, and payment bonds for eligible small firms unable to secure surety bonds through commercial lenders. Under this program, bonds may be obtained either via prior approval, in which contractors apply through a surety bonding agent; or preferred sureties, authorized by the SBA to issue, monitor, and service bonds without prior SBA approval.

International Trade. The SBA's International Trade Loan Program is designed for small companies engaged or preparing to engage in international commerce. Under this program, the SBA guarantees up to \$1.75 million for a combination of fixed asset financing and Export Working Capital Program (EWCP) assistance. The fixed-asset portion of the loan may not exceed \$1.75 million, while the EWCP segment may not exceed \$1.25 million. According to the SBA, the small business applicant must do the following in order to qualify: "establish that the loan will significantly expand or develop an export

market, is currently adversely affected by import competition, will upgrade equipment or facilities to improve competitive position, or must be able to provide a business plan that reasonably projects export sales sufficient to cover the loan."

The Export Express program similarly offers small businesses with lines of credit up to \$250,000. This streamlined program enables businesses to get funds quickly; an answer is usually delivered within 24 hours of an application being submitted.

In addition to maintaining loan programs for small businesses engaged in international commerce, the SBA provides a number of other services to these enterprises. The Export Legal Assistance Network (ELAN), for instance, is the product of an agreement between the SBA, the Federal Bar Association, and the U.S. Department of Commerce. Under this program, trade attorneys provide free legal consultations to small business exporters.

The SBA also operates information centers called U.S. Export Assistance Centers (USEACs). As with ELAN, the USEACs are the product of an alliance between the SBA and other organizations (in USEACs' case, the Department of Commerce and the Export-Import Bank). These centers are designed to disseminate trade promotion and export financing information to small businesses engaged in international trade. The agency additionally offers a wealth of information regarding breaking in to international trade, covering such components as foreign market entry, export financing, and international transportation of goods.

Assistance Programs. The SBA makes available Physical Disaster Business Loans to businesses of any size that need to repair or replace business property to "pre-disaster" conditions. These loans, which can be used for equipment, fixtures, and inventory, are limited to \$2 million and are not available to businesses which were insured for their losses. Economic Injury Disaster Loans (EIDLs), meanwhile, are targeted at businesses that have "sustained economic injury as a direct result of a disaster." These working capital loans help businesses pay ordinary and necessary operating expenses which would have been payable barring disaster. The maximum amount of an EIDL loan is also \$2 million, but smallbusiness experts note that businesses can receive no more than \$2 million in combined EIDL and physical disaster business loans. An exception to this stipulation is made, however, for those places of business that qualify as major sources of employment. Under the SBA's Major Source of Employment (MSE) program, the \$2 million loan limit is waived for those businesses that employ 250 or more people in an affected area.

Federal Procurement. The Small Business Administration maintains several programs designed to help small businesses secure government contracts. These include:

- Breakout Procurement Program promotes the breakout of historically sole-source contracts for open competition with the aim of aiding small businesses and effecting government savings.
- Prime Contracting Program designed to help small businesses interested in securing federal contracts; services include support for small business set-asides, counseling, identification of new small business sources, and "assessment of compliance with the Small Business Act through surveillance reviews."
- Subcontracting Program designed to aid small businesses in their efforts to secure federal contracts as suppliers and subcontractors.
- Certificates of Competency appeal process that can be used by small businesses that have been denied government contracts because of alleged lack of ability to fulfill job requirements.

Another program in this area introduced by the SBA is the HUBzone Empowerment Contracting Program. This initiative provides federal contracting opportunities for qualified small businesses located in economically distressed areas.

Minority Assistance. The SBA has several programs intended to provide support to small businesses owned and operated by minorities. Programs maintained by the SBA's Minority Enterprise Development office include 8(a) Small Disadvantaged Business Development, which arranges federal procurement opportunities for minority- and disadvantaged-owned firms, and initiatives which provide management and technical assistance to those firms. The SBA also operates an Office of Native American Affairs (ONAA), which works to provide Native American communities with business development and job creation opportunities.

Business Training and Counseling. SBA-sponsored training and counseling services are available through the following programs:

- Small Business Development Centers provides management and technical assistance to both current and prospective small-business owners through an alliance of educators, the private sector, and federal, state, and local governments. All areas of business are covered, from market research and accounting systems to inventory control and cost-benefit analysis.
- Women's Business Centers help women start and grow small businesses. Nearly 100 such centers work to help "level the playing field" for women entrepreneurs.

- Export Assistance Centers provide export assistance services to small businesses. Assistance is provided by the SBA, Department of Commerce, and Export-Import Bank.
- Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE)
 matches retired business executives with small businesses
 seeking advice on business issues. SCORE includes
 more than 12,400 members in hundreds of chapters
 around the country.

Women's Business Ownership. SBA programs specifically directed at women small-business owners include the Office of Women's Business Ownership (OWBO), which provides women with training and advice on all aspects of business ownership and management. The OWBO oversees the national network of Women's Business Centers and focuses on helping women who are economically or socially disadvantaged to start up and operate a small business.

Veterans' Affairs. The SBA maintains several programs through the Office of Veterans Business Development intended to provide information and training to veterans. These include training and transition assistance, as well as opportunities for veteran-owned companies previously reliant on the defense industry to secure other clients.

Research and Development. The Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) program seeks to form research and development partnerships between small firms and nonprofit research institutions. It provides up to \$100,000 to companies for the first phase of research, though there are stipulations attached to that figure. Phase 2 awards up to \$750,000, and phase 3 sees the experiment move into the marketplace. SBIR provides financial rewards to small businesses which propose innovative ideas to problems faced by participating federal agencies. Initially established as a result of the 1982 Small Business Innovation Development Act, SBIR has been warmly received by many small companies with expertise in science and high-technology areas.

Small Business Planner. In addition to lending, investment, and other training programs, the SBA offers a number of resources that involve planning, starting, managing, and closing a small business. The agency's business plan resources cover the essentials of writing a good business plan. Start-up resources are also plentiful on the agency's Web site and include fundamental components such as buying a business or franchise, naming the business and choosing a structure, and obtaining necessary licenses and permits. Business management resources include information on managing employees, pricing products or services, and paying taxes. Last but not least,

the SBA offers information on exiting a business, including selling a business, liquidating assets, and filing for bankruptcy protection.

Business Information Services A comprehensive range of business development publications is published by and made available from the SBA. Titles cover marketing, personnel, inventions, crime prevention, and a plethora of other issues. The SBA also maintains SBA Online, a computer-based electronic bulletin board of small-business information, and a toll-free answer desk for small-business owners with questions about aspects of their operation. An answer desk is open 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, but counselors are only available Monday through Friday, 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. Eastern Time. The toll-free number is (800) 8-ASK-SBA. Finally, the SBA maintains a page on the World Wide Web at www.sba.gov.

SEE ALSO 8(a) Program; Service Corp of Retired Executives (SCORE); Small Business Development Centers (SBDC); Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR); Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Barlas, Stephen. "Looking Ahead: Three SBA Programs Face Closer Scrutiny." Entrepreneur. January 1997.
Emerich, Amy, ed. Small Business Sourcebook. Gale Group, 1996.
Export Legal Assistance Network. "U.S. Small Business Administration International Trade Program." Available from: http://www.exportlegal.org/. Retrieved April 21, 2010.
Murphy, Richard McGill. "Now Is the Time to Tear Down the SBA." FSB. June 2006.

- U.S. Small Business Administration. "About SBA." Available from: http://sba.gov/aboutsba/index.html. Retrieved April 21, 2010
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Fact Sheet About U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) Disaster Loans." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/sba homepage/serv da disastr loan factsht.pdf. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS CONSORTIA

Business consortia are alliances of individual business enterprises. Businesses involved in these sorts of consortia are often in the same broad field or industry, though they are rarely in direct competition with one another. Instead, members usually offer products or services that are complementary to those available through other

consortium members. Unlike associations and other similar organizations, which engage in efforts to shape legislation and present a unified industry front, business consortia ally themselves for basic business functions, such as marketing. These alliances are not commonplace, but some analysts indicate that in the future, increasing numbers of small-business owners may investigate consortiums as a way of sharing common costs, increasing purchasing power, and competing with larger companies.

Business consortia usually come into being for specific reasons, such as competitive threats from a common enemy (whether another business or an unwelcome economic trend), changes in competitive structures, or deregulation. By forming a consortium, the member companies are usually admitting that, for the time being, competitive pressures are great enough to call into question their ability to survive as completely independent entities.

Participants in business consortia admit that striking such alliances can sometimes curb a firm's ability to act independently, since its words and actions will reflect on other consortia members. This can be difficult for some entrepreneurs to handle. Moreover, consortia can become crippled if their membership grows too large and unwieldy to make quick decisions, or if individual members fall victim to squabbling or worse as a result of personality conflicts, similar customer bases, or other business disputes. But proponents point out that a business consortium can provide several meaningful advantages to members as well. These include:

Increased clout. Whereas individual small businesses sometimes do not enjoy the same name recognition or respect as do larger companies, the collective bargaining and purchasing power of a consortium as well as the individual marketing efforts of members can provide individual businesses with increased recognition and stature in the community.

Savings of time and money. Joint marketing and advertising efforts save members money because they can pool their resources for better rates; they also save member businesses time because they do not have to undertake as much work themselves.

Expanded customer base. Membership in business consortia can provide participating businesses with increased exposure to new revenue streams.

Some small-business consortia have evolved along with technological advances. For instance, the University of Wisconsin-Madison E-Business Consortium (UWEBC) focuses on e-business issues facing companies. UWEBC focuses on Web and multichannel marketing, information technology, customer service, sales operations, and supply chain management. Member companies are able to tap into peer groups, member-to-member collaboration, company projects, and an extensive Web site that

includes recordings of all consortia meetings. Broadband Internet advances also prompted the inception of a small-business broadband consortium by the Service Corporation of Retired Executives (SCORE) to help member businesses "increase digital literacy, Web skills, e-commerce capabilities, and online communications tools" to help small businesses operate on a more level playing field with larger competitors.

Business consortia typically focus on a particular industry segment or class of business. For instance, the Richmond Women's Business Consortium (RWBC) provides services to women-owned business and women entrepreneurs in the Richmond, Virginia, area. RWBC offers frequent networking events that bring together member organizations for the purpose of sharing information for professional development. The Business Consortium for Arts Support is similarly focused, in this case on funneling grant funding to arts organizations. Businesses and foundations make donations to the consortium, which in turn awards funding to arts groups in need. Another such consortium, the Sustainable Fashion Business Consortium, is a group of Hong Kong fashion companies that work to promote sustainable practices across the fashion supply chain. Its efforts aim to improve air and water pollution remediation, waste disposal practices, and other environmental practices utilized by member businesses.

SEE ALSO Cooperatives.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bigbie, John Eric. "Consortia Back in Business." *Acquisitions Monthly.* April 1994.

Business Consortium for Arts Support. "About Us." Available from: http://www.bcartsupport.org/About/. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

Doz, Yves L., and Gary Hamel. *Alliance Advantage: The Art of Creating Value Through Partnerships.* Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 1998.

Richmond Women's Business Consortium. "About Us." Available from: http://rwbc smart connect.org/about rwbc. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

SCORE. "SCORE Announces National Private/Public Broadband Consortium." Available from: http://www.score. org/broadband event 2010.html. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

Smith, Jerd. "Strength in Their Number." *Denver Business Journal.* 3 March 1995.

Sustainable Fashion Business Consortium. "About SFBC." Available from: http://www.sfbc.org.hk/template?series=21. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

University of Wisconsin Madison. "UWEBC." Available from: http://www.uwebc.org/about/. Retrieved April 21, 2010.

U.S. General Accounting Office. Small Business: Workforce Development Consortia Provide Needed Services. October 2001. Available from: www.gao.gov/new.items/d0280.pdf. Retrieved May 10, 2010. Vaanderdorpe, Laura. "Capitalizing on Consortia: Cooperation Bolsters Research." *R & D.* October 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CENTERS (SBDC)

One of many programs administered by the Small Business Administration (SBA), the Small Business Development Center (SBDC) program provides management assistance to both established and prospective small-business owners. The SBA characterizes the program, which was established in 1976, as a "cooperative effort of the private sector, the educational community, and federal, state, and local governments. It enhances economic development by providing small businesses with management and technical assistance."

The SBA maintains small-business development centers in all fifty states, as well as Puerto Rico, Guam, the U.S. Virgin Islands, and the District of Columbia. Some states have more than one lead center in 2010, Texas had four, while California had six. Many of these centers have satellite service locations as well. These satellite locations are housed primarily at colleges, universities, and community colleges, but they may also be found at vocational schools, chambers of commerce, and economic development corporations.

SBDCs are typically headed up by a director and include paid staff members, but the services of volunteers—qualified individuals from professional and trade associations, members of the legal, banking, and academic community, chambers of commerce representatives, and members of the Service Corps of Retired Executives—are integral to most SBDCs. In addition, SBDCs commonly compensate consultants, consulting engineers, and testing laboratories for services rendered on behalf of SBDC clients.

While SBDCs are administered by the SBA, that organization is prevented by law from providing more than 50 percent of the operating funds for each state SBDC. The centers turn to state legislatures, private sector foundations and grants, state and local chambers of commerce, economic development corporations, public and private universities, vocational and technical schools, and community colleges for the remainder of their operating funds. In recent years, non-SBA sponsors have accounted for more than 50 percent of their required matching share at a number of centers.

THE SBDC PROGRAM

According to the SBA, SBDCs are designed to deliver timely and accurate counseling, training, and technical assistance in all aspects of small business management, including financial management, marketing, production and operations, organization, engineering and technical issues, personnel management, and feasibility studies. Some centers also offer assistance in such areas as venture capital formation, rural development, exporting and importing, and procurement of funding (including Small Business Innovation and Research grants), depending on the needs of their business clients and the communities in which the centers operate.

SBDCs are critically important to small-business owners in times of economic trouble. The recession of 2008 and 2009 made them indispensable to some small businesses that otherwise would have shuttered. California SBDCs, for instance, helped small-business owners in that state retain 2,400 jobs and create 3,000 new ones in 2009, despite economic turmoil. State SBDCs saw a marked rise in consulting services during that year, spending more than 82,000 hours on helping small businesses with business plans, loan applications, cashflow management, and government contracts, among other issues. Clients consequently increased sales by \$118 million, according to Economics Week. Elsewhere throughout the country, SBDCs helped laid-off workers start new businesses for themselves. The Gannon University SBDC in Erie, Pennsylvania, started offering a 3hour course to prospective entrepreneurs on how to start a business. The relatively low cost of the course (\$25) enabled many people who were previously laid off to explore starting up their own small businesses.

SBDC assistance to small-business owners takes many forms, from counseling on legal issues to seminars on business finance to aid in putting together a business plan. Many centers also maintain extensive business libraries that contain a great deal of information of value to entrepreneurs and small-business owners.

Minorities and special interest groups are of particular concern to SBDCs. In 2010 the SBA awarded millions in grant funding to centers that assist veterans. Programs that benefited from the funding provided business ownership assistance as well as assistance to businesses dealing with key personnel who were deployed overseas. The programs also utilized multimedia tools to connect veterans through distance learning and online counseling services. Likewise, in many states with high rates of small business failure, SBDCs offer free training workshops to disadvantaged businesses. Such workshops help small-business owners sharpen their skills in marketing, management, and accounting areas that are often lacking in a struggling business.

Anyone interested in starting a small business or making improvements to an existing small business is free to make use of the SBDC program, provided that they do not have the financial resources to secure the services of a private consultant. Indeed, the SBDC centers regard their primary clientele to be businesspeople from disadvantaged socioeconomic backgrounds. The SBDC program also makes special efforts to provide assistance to women, the disabled, and military veterans. To locate the nearest SBDC, business owners may visit the Small Business Administration Web site at www.sba.gov/sbdc/.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "California SBDC Helps to Build and Create Small Businesses While Retaining Jobs Through Recession." *Economics Week.* 9 April 2010.
- Lesonsky, Rieva. "The Long Road: Enlightening Travels Find SBDC Funding Reaching New Lows, Generous Big Guys and Inspiring Entrepreneurs." *Entrepreneur*. November 2005.
- "There's Always Room for Improvement." Mississippi Business Journal. 22 March 2010.
- Tiffany, Laura. "Show Me the Way: SBDCs Put You on the Road to Success." *Entrepreneur*. July 1998.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "The Office of Small Business Development Centers." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/sbdc/aboutus/index.html. Retrieved April 21, 2010.
- "U.S. Small Business Administration; SBA Awards Grants to Help Veteran Small Business Owners." Education Letter. April 14, 2010.
- Weiss, Gerry. "Many Use Recession as a Chance to Reinvent Themselves: For Some, Job Loss Leads to Opportunity." *Erie Times News*. 4 March 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS INNOVATION RESEARCH (SBIR) PROGRAM

The Small Business Innovation Research Program (SBIR) is the federal government's most important research and development funding program for small businesses. It was established by the passage of the Small Business Innovation Development Act of 1982. SBIR, at the time of its passage, required by law that any federal government agency with an extramural research and development budget of more than \$100 million set aside 1.25 percent of those funds for the development of high-tech small businesses. In 2010 Congress debated reauthorizing the program through 2023.

The Small Business Administration (SBA) serves as the coordinating agency for the SBIR program. It directs implementation of the program among participating agencies, reviews their progress, and reports annually to Congress on the status of the program. The SBA is also the information link to the program, collecting solicitation information from participating agencies and publishing it in quarterly pre-solicitation announcements (PSA). These announcements are the single source for the topics and anticipated release and closing dates for each federal agency's solicitations.

By 2010 eleven federal agencies participated in SBIR, bestowing research and development funds to small businesses in an array of industries. Participating agencies include the departments of Agriculture, Commerce, Defense, Education, Energy, Health and Human Services, Homeland Security, and Transportation, as well as the Environmental Protection Agency, the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), and the National Science Foundation. According to Science magazine, 96 percent of the total SBIR budget from all agencies comes from the departments of Defense and Energy, the National Institutes of Health, NASA, and the National Science Foundation. Furthermore, 20 percent of SBIR recipients reportedly started their companies because of a prospective SBIR award, according to U.S. Senator Mary Landrieu (D-La).

These agencies set aside seed funds to help small businesses develop innovative high-tech ideas whose commercial appeal may be some time in coming. Each year the agencies release for consideration more than 3,000 technology topics under which businesses may apply. The topics speak to specific program problems or needs and may be found in the quarterly *Pre-Solicitation Announcement (PSA)*, which is only provided online. The SBA additionally offers TECH-Net, an online database of SBIR awards that operates as a search engine for researchers, scientists, and government officials as well as small businesses looking to capitalize on potential investment opportunities.

SBIR ELIGIBILITY AND FRAMEWORK

To be eligible for SBIR funding, a small business must be U.S.-owned, independently operated, for-profit, and employ fewer than 500 people. Nonprofit organizations are not eligible for SBIR awards.

The SBIR program comprises three phases. This approach allows the government agency to invest a small amount in the beginning and then increase financial support later should the idea show promise. Once the project nears completion, funding drops off and the business must solicit capital from other sources.

Phase One The Concept Stage. In this stage, individual awards of up to \$100,000 are distributed to enable businesses to conduct approximately 6 months of preliminary investigations into the feasibility of their proposed project. At this point, business owners must have a well-formed idea for an innovative product and a specific plan for how to transform it into a commercially viable form.

Phase Two The Prototype Development Phase. This phase, for which only Phase One entrepreneurs are eligible, provides additional monies (up to \$750,000 over 24 months) to be used toward developing a prototype. From here, determinations are made about whether the product is a success or a failure and whether or not it is commercially viable. About 40 percent of Phase One ideas reach this second stage.

Phase Three The Commercialization Stage. In this stage, according to the SBA, "Phase Two innovation moves from the laboratory into the marketplace." No SBIR funds are used in this stage. Instead, funding must be secured from the private sector or other non-SBIR federal agency funding.

The SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act of 2009 sought to increase award levels for the first two phases to offset inflationary effects Phase One, from \$100,000 to \$150,000; and Phase Two, \$750,000 to \$1 million. Politicking between the House and Senate pushed debate over the bill into 2010, although it received strong support from the small-business community. In addition to higher awards, the proposal sought to enable a small business that receives an award from one federal agency to receive an award from another agency for a subsequent phase, as long as the topics of the relevant awards are the same. The bill additionally endeavored to require participating agencies to issue awards for Phase Three technology. Ancillary program improvements included extending awards to small businesses operating in rural areas and directing awards toward workforce development by creating internships.

For more information on the SBIR program, business owners may contact the Small Business Administration's Office of Technology at 409 Third Street SW, Washington, DC 20416, (202) 205-6450. The SBIR Web site with program information is http://www.sbir.gov.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Barlas, Stephen. "Teaming Up: Universities and Businesses Come Together in a Pilot Program to Fund Innovation." Entrepreneur. August 1996.
- Giannone, Michael A. "A Wealth of New Ideas." *Environmental Technology*. November December 1999.
- Gillis, Tom S. Guts & Borrowed Money: Straight Talk for Starting & Growing Your Small Business. Austin, Tex.: Bard Press, 1997.
- "Landrieu: Economy Improving, But More Help Needed." *PR Newswire.* 2 April 2010. Available from: http://www.

- prnewswire.com/news releases/landrieu economy improving but more help needed 89808737.html.
- "SBIR Project to Develop Novel Electrode Fabrication Methods for Thermal Batteries." *Advanced Manufacturing Technology*. 15 January 2006.
- "SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act of 2009." Congressional Research Service Bill Digest. 15 April 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Technology SBRI/STTR." Available from http://www.sba.gov/sbir/indexsbir sttr.html. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- Wallsten, Scott J. "The Effects of Government Industry R&D Programs on Private R&D: The Case of the Small Business Innovation Research Program." *RAND Journal of Economics*. Spring 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS INVESTMENT COMPANIES (SBIC)

The Small Business Investment Company (SBIC) program was created in 1958 with the passage of the Small Business Investment Act. Licensed by the Small Business Administration (SBA), SBICs are privately organized and privately managed investment firms that provide venture capital to small independent businesses (defined as those with net worth of less than \$18 million and average net income of less than \$6 million for the prior 2 years). These loans, which are available both to new and established businesses, consist of funds borrowed (at favorable rates) from the U.S. government or from the lending institutions' own capital stock. In essence, an SBIC uses its own capital, combined with funds borrowed from investors and supported by an SBA guarantee, to make investments in qualifying small businesses. The SBIC program is designed to assure that there are institutions within the marketplace able and willing to facilitate the capital needs of a vibrant small business community. In 2009 SBICs funneled nearly \$17 billion in SBA-backed and private capital.

Three different kinds of SBICs operate in the United States. Debenture SBICs provide debt or debt with equity features. These SBICs concentrate on more mature companies that can handle interest payments, therefore enabling the SBIC to meet its own interest obligations to the SBA. Participating Securities SBICs focus more on making pure equity investments but also provide debt investments. These SBICs invest "patient" equity capital in early-stage firms since interest is accrued on their SBA obligation. Finally, Specialized SBICs

(SSBICs) emphasize service to entrepreneurs who "have been denied the opportunity to own and operate a business because of social or economic disadvantage," according to the SBA. SSBICs are also called Section 301(d) SBICs and are generally lumped together under the SBIC heading.

THE SBIC ORGANIZATION

Ownership of SBICs generally takes two different forms. The majority of SBICs are relatively small, privately owned and operated firms, but many others are firms owned by commercial banks or insurance companies. For banks, establishment of an SBIC subsidiary is often an attractive proposition, because it enables them to make small business investments that would otherwise be closed to them because of U.S. banking laws and requirements. U.S. law places few restrictions on SBIC ownership. According to the SBA, "almost any person or organization with a minimum initial private capitalization of \$5 million and an SBA-approved full time manager who will be in charge of the licensee's operations and who is able to serve the licensee's small business concerns, may be approved for ownership." In addition, at least 30 percent of that capital must come with sources not affiliated with fund management. The SBA's interest in encouraging SBICs is evident in the relatively hands-off regulatory environment that it has established for such enterprises. Those regulations that the SBA does enforce are concerned with ensuring the continued financial and ethical health of the SBIC program.

Obtaining an SBIC license can be a time-consuming process, often ranging from 8 months to a year. The SBA scrutinizes such factors as a team's qualifications, business plan, and fund structure as stipulated under the Small Business Investment Act. Highly successful SBICs frequently exhibit the following characteristics:

- Substantial principal investment experience
- A track record of excellent returns based on an overall evaluation of appropriate performance measures
- Evidence of strong deal flow in the proposed investment area
- Cohesive management team with history and complementary skills
- Management, operational, or technical expertise that adds value to a portfolio company
- A proven ability to manage cash flows to ensure the SBA is repaid in a timely manner

SBICs range from limited partnerships to subsidiaries of multinational corporations. Whatever their ownership

situation, however, their ultimate goal is to realize a profit from their various business transactions. Some SBICs make most of their revenue from straight debt financing, with their profit coming from the differential between the cost of borrowing from the SBA and the interest rate they charge the small business borrower. Other SBICs take a more aggressive tack in seeking profits by making equity-participation loans.

According to the SBA, prospective SBICs (and SSBICs) must have a minimum private capital investment of \$5 million to form (the minimum requirement for those firms wishing to utilize participating securities is \$10 million). The amount of private capital that an SBIC has at its disposal is important, for the SBA limits its loan guarantees to SBICs to 300 percent of its private capital. The SBA notes, however, that an SBIC "with at least 50 percent of its 'total funds available for investment' invested or committed in 'venture capital' may receive an additional tier of leverage per dollar of private capital for total leverage of 400 percent of private capital. However, in no event may any SBIC or SSBIC draw down leverage in excess of \$90 million." An SBIC that engages in leveraging is in essence borrowing additional investment funds from the U.S. Treasury. Only those SBICs that have invested the bulk of their initial private capital and are in full compliance with state and federal regulations are eligible to do this.

SBICs have several different options to choose from in providing financing to small businesses. Most SBICs provide long-term loans to qualified small businesses that need funding for needs that range from expansion of existing facilities to modernization of operations. Sometimes this loan will take the form of equity or debt securities.

OPERATING RESTRICTIONS FOR SBICS

While the SBA provides SBICs with considerable freedom to operate, they do require that these organizations adhere to certain rules. For example, SBICs are not permitted to invest in the following entities: companies with less than 51 percent of their assets and employees in the United States; passive or casual businesses; unimproved real estate; finance and investment companies; or companies seeking to purchase or improve farmland, cemeteries, or certain other stipulated types of real estate (exceptions are made for subdividers and developers, title abstract companies, and real estate agents and brokers). SBICs also are forbidden from investing in other SBICs, or in business enterprises that do not fit federal definitions of a "small business."

The SBA also has established regulations in the following areas:

• Conflict of Interest SBICs are not allowed to make business transactions with any of their associates,

- which are defined as officers, directors, employees, key "control persons," and certain shareholders.
- Control the SBA has stipulated that no SBIC may exercise either direct or indirect control over the operations of any small business on a permanent basis. The SBA has, under some circumstances, permitted SBICs to assume temporary control of a business enterprise in order to protect its investment. Before doing so, however, the SBIC and the small business must submit a plan of divestiture for SBA approval.
- Overline Limitations The SBA has established investment ceilings for both SBICs and SSBICs in their dealings with individual small businesses. SBICs are not allowed to invest more than 10 percent of the sum of their private capital with any one small business multiplied by the leverage ratio that was approved at the time of licensing. The SBA does, however, occasionally grant waivers to this rule.
- Cost of Money The SBA regulates the cost of money on SBIC loans and debt securities issued by SBIC clients.
- Financing Proceeds The SBA has established regulations designed to ensure that investment funds that are used to purchase securities go directly to the small business that has offered those securities.
- Length of Financing Agreements SBA rules stipulate (in most cases) that SBIC loan agreements with small business enterprises be made for at least 5 years, and that the small business taking the loan be given adequate opportunity to fulfill its obligations ahead of schedule if it is able to do so. According to the SBA, loan and debt securities of less than 5 years' duration are permissible only on those occasions when they are necessary to protect existing financing agreements, are made in contemplation of long-term financing, or are made to finance a change in ownership.

BORROWING FROM AN SBIC

"As is true with venture capitalists in general, SBICs have divergent philosophies and operating policies," writes Art DeThomas in *Financing Your Small Business*. "Some specialize in equity financing while others provide debt financing in several different forms. This latter group of SBICs is the richest source of debt financing for small businesses outside commercial banks." Small-business owners, however, need to weigh several factors before making a loan arrangement with an SBIC.

Entrepreneurs and small-business owners seeking financing from SBICs first need to determine how many

options they have. Regional SBA offices maintain information on SBICs that operate in their areas, and while they do not provide guidance in directing businesses to particular SBICs, they can give information on the industries and types of investments in which area SBICs have historically shown interest. In addition, a free directory of SBICs is available through the National Association of SBICs. A majority of SBICs focus on a particular investment stage, such as start-up, expansion, or turnaround. Others prefer to work in certain geographic areas. The SBA additionally provides an online map of SBICs organized by state on its Web site. Potential SBICs can also be identified through the Web sites of the National Association of Small Business Investment Companies and National Association of Investment Companies.

As many experts note, small businesses should narrow their search for a suitable SBIC by eliminating those that do not provide the business's desired financing route or display adequate management experience in the industry in which the business is involved. Analysts also caution small-business owners not to rush through the decision-making process. Given the latitude that SBICs have in shaping their loan policies, individual SBICs often maintain dramatically varied lending policies. Entrepreneurs and small-business owners should take the time to find the program that best meets their needs.

A company's size is also an important consideration when considering SBIC financing. An SBIC will account for a business' subsidiaries, parent companies, and affiliates when determining the size standard, according to the SBA. In addition, different industries may have alternative size standards that should be considered.

Once a prospective SBIC is identified, experts advise sharpening a business plan for presentation. The average SBIC receives hundreds of business plans each year. Finding an effective referral or introduction to a particular SBIC fund manager can greatly improve an entrepreneur's chances of being considered. Professionals such as accountants, attorneys, or industry executives can be important gateways to getting a small business noticed by an SBIC.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- DeThomas, Art. Financing Your Small Business: Techniques for Planning, Acquiring & Managing Debt. Grants Pass, Oreg.: Oasis Press, 1992.
- National Association of Small Business Investment Companies. "NASBIC: America's Small Business Partners." Available from: http://www.nasbic.org/?page=About NASBIC. Retrieved April 23, 2010.
- "Senators Propose New SBA Program: Under the Bill, the SBA Would Get a Bigger Chunk of an SBIC's Profits. *Private Equity Week.* 7 November 2005.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Entrepreneurs Seeking Financing." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/

- sbaprograms/inv/esf/INV SBIC FINANCING.html. Retrieved April 23, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "SBIC Program Overview." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/inv/index.html. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "For SBIC Applicants." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/inv/forsbicapp/INV APPLICATION PROCESS.html. Retrieved April 23, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS JOB PROTECTION ACT

The Small Business Job Protection Act (SBJPA), signed into law in 1996, contains a number of provisions that impact various aspects of small business operations, from retirement plans to changes in S Corporation structures. The small business community greeted many of the changes contained in the SBJPA with considerable enthusiasm, since it was widely interpreted as an act that eliminated a number of unnecessarily burdensome provisions. The act touches on a wide variety of areas relevant to small businesses, especially in the area of pensions. Changes made by the law can be found in such areas as the definition of highly compensated employees; deferred compensation arrangements; family aggregation rules; minimum pension participation rules; "safe harbor" rules for qualified cash or deferred arrangements (CODAs); notice requirements; limits on matching contributions; distributions of excess contributions; elective deferrals that may be included as compensation; early participation nondiscrimination rules; plan distributions and qualified joint and survivor annuity (QISA) waivers; employee leasing provisions; and modification of general agreement on tariffs and trade (GATT) interest and mortality rate rules. The Small Business Administration (SBA) estimates that the act helps small businesses save around \$80 million per year. Small-business consultants strongly advise business owners who wish to take full advantage of the myriad changes included within the SBJPA to consult with a tax advisor or other accounting professional.

IMPACT ON SUBCHAPTER S CORPORATIONS

Some observers estimate that the SBJPA has directly impacted as many as two million small businesses currently structured as S Corporations (corporations that choose to pass corporate income, losses, deductions, and credit on to their shareholders for federal tax purposes). For instance,

the law allows S Corporations to increase shareholders from thirty-five to seventy-five, giving businesses heightened capacity to attract additional investors and capital. Another beneficial change to small-business owners concerned an expansion in the kinds of organizations that can be shareholders. Under the SBJPA, qualified pension plans are eligible to be shareholders in S Corporations. Since many pension plans are willing to invest in promising young businesses, S Corporation owners are able to turn to these entities as a source of significant capital.

The SBJPA also provides S Corporation owners with greater flexibility in structuring their businesses. Prior to the passage of the SBJPA, S Corporations could not own more than 79 percent of another company; with the new law, they may now own 100 percent of affiliated companies. Finally, business experts note that the SBJPA expands the number of allowable beneficiaries when an S Corporation puts together a small business trust.

CHANGES TO RETIREMENT PLANS

The SBJPA established a simplified retirement plan for small businesses that is known as the SIMPLE IRA (individual retirement account). Under these plans, which are designed for employers with 100 or fewer employees who do not maintain another employer-sponsored plan, employers and employees work together to help ensure that workers have adequate financial security when they reach retirement age. SIMPLE IRA's are available for employees who earned at least \$5,000 during the last 2 calendar years and are reasonably expected to make \$5,000 during the current calendar year. Under the law, employees may make elective pre-tax contributions of up to \$11,500 annually, a total that has moved up at regular intervals to adjust for cost of living increases. The employer is required to make matching contributions of up to 3 percent of an employee's salary every year. The SBJPA also requires that businesses contribute at least 1 percent of all employees' compensation or be subject to significant penalties.

The law also impacts other elements of pension plans. For example, for the years 1997, 1998, and 1999, the 15 percent excise tax on excess distributions from pension plans was suspended (the excise tax was later repealed by the Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997). Moreover, the act introduced safe-harbor formulas for 401(k) salary deferral and matching contributions that eliminated requirements that employers conduct annual nondiscrimination testing. The safe-harbor formulas provide a way for employers to avoid nondiscrimination testing by adopting a plan with a relatively generous employer match one that includes a contribution of at least 4 percent of pay on behalf of all eligible employees (depending on employee contributions). Safe-harbor

matching contributions must be 100 percent vested at all times. Such contributions generally may not be distributed to employees until the earlier of when they terminate employment or reach age 59 ½." In addition, under the SBJPA, distributions from a qualified plan must begin by April of the calendar year following the later of: 1) the calendar year in which the employee reaches 70 ½ years of age, or 2) the calendar year in which the worker retires.

The SBA points out one drawback to the safe harbor clause. A business would have to declare early in the tax year whether it intends to make the necessary contributions to participate in the program. Since many small businesses do not know from one year to the next what their profit might be, many business owners feel rightly hesitant to make a financial commitment to participate in a safe harbor program.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Day, Sally E. "ESBTs [electing small business trusts]: Perhaps More Advantages than Disadvantages." *Tax Adviser*. September 2005.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Retirement Plans FAQs regarding SIMPLE IRA Plans." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/retirement/article/0,,id=111420,00.html. Retrieved April 26, 2010.
- Internal Revenue Service. "S Corporations." Washington, D.C.: Internal Revenue Service. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/businesses/small/article/0,,id=98263,00.html. Retrieved April 26, 2010.
- Mulleneaux, Natasha M. "Retirement Plan Reform: The Aftermath of the Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996." *Taxes: The Tax Magazine*. August 1997.
- Schneider, Mark N., and Marilyn C. Doolittle. "Small Business Job Protection Act Adds Simplicity (and Complexity)." *Tax Advisor*. June 1997.
- Sharp, Joel, Jr., and Hewitt D. Shaw Jr. "Subchapter S Reform: The Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996." *Journal of Corporate Taxation*. Spring 1997.
- Sherman, Jr., Charles W., and Michael J. Collins. "The Safe Harbor Solution." *Journal of Accountancy*. July 1999.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Employment and Training Administration. "The Small Business Job Protection Act of 1996 and the Health Coverage Availability and Affordability Act of 1996." Available from: http://workforcesecurity. doleta.gov/dmstree/uipl/uipl96/uipl 3696.htm. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "Annual Report of the Chief Counsel for Advocacyon Implementation of the Regulatory Flexibility Act, Fiscal Year 1999." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/advo/laws/flex/99regflx.html. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS/LARGE BUSINESS RELATIONSHIPS

Many small-business owners see large businesses exclusively as competitors. It is an accurate assessment for small enterprises that compete directly with larger companies. An independent record store owner, for example, will undoubtedly regard the arrival of a large chain record store as a threat. A small plastics manufacturer will similarly view larger industry firms as competition. But small businesses should recognize that large regional, national, and international companies can also be business partners, product distributors, or customers.

LARGE BUSINESSES AS PARTNERS

Business partnerships between small and large companies are on the rise. Alliances between large companies are still more prevalent, and many large firms prefer to acquire smaller enterprises, but experts contend that more large companies recognize the benefits of establishing partnerships with nimble, entrepreneurial firms. Small, growing companies can offer access to new customers, innovative products and management practices, and opportunities to share an innovative, contemporary image. This is especially true in technology, biotechnology and other industrial sectors characterized by rapid change and innovation. For instance, Sloan Security Technologies (SST), a small security technology manufacturer, was selected by Hewlett-Packard (HP) in 2010 to partner in a small business mentorship program as a result of its innovative technologies. HP provided a group of executives to mentor SST staff as it worked on its strategy to reach market success. In turn, HP was able to capitalize on SST's innovative technologies. Said chief Bryce Sloan, "HP is launching this program to a) give back to the small biz community that buys HP products and b) hopefully HP will benefit from working with small innovative partners (like us)."

Such partnerships often cross industry boundaries, as Myron Gould explains in *Direct Marketing*. "Partnerships can be formed in the profit and nonprofit sectors, in the same or different industries, within different divisions of the same company, and in similar market segments/demographics in non-competitive industries." Gould writes.

Cost efficiencies are another important byproduct of successful small business partnerships with large companies. Aircraft manufacturer Boeing was recognized for its own relationships with small businesses in its service to NASA. In order to be a NASA vendor for the International Space Station, Boeing had to do at least 19 percent of its business with small businesses. The partnerships resulted in increased cost savings.

Many observers believe that festering suspicions and stereotypes between the large- and small-business camps about each others' motivations and abilities have begun to give way to an increasing recognition of the positives of cooperative partnerships. In Winning Combinations: The Coming Wave of Entrepreneurial Partnerships Between Large and Small Companies James Botkin and Jana Matthews wrote, "Both large corporations and small companies can brighten their global prospects by forming collaborative partnerships that capitalize on their complementary strengths while respecting the independence of each party."

Well-managed smaller companies can anticipate market trends, capitalize on new technologies, and use their lean structures to outpace larger companies. However, small companies are limited by certain realities that can be easily addressed by big firms. These impediments are often emphasized if the small firm hopes to establish a presence beyond its domestic borders. "Increasing globalization... makes it difficult for small entrepreneurial companies to act alone effectively," wrote Botkin and Matthews. "Their marketing and distribution channels are frequently inadequate for getting their innovative products and services to an international marketplace. The continual need of small companies for capital also limits their maneuverability. The time and attention of their entrepreneurial management is often diverted to finding and negotiating financing instead of developing markets and distribution systems."

Large firms are an obvious source of assistance, but small businesspeople tend to regard large corporations with suspicion. After all, many entrepreneurs come from corporate environments that were not necessarily characterized by adherence to any code of business ethics, and U.S. corporations have not always shown respect for small business autonomy. "But this need not be the case," wrote Botkin and Matthews. "We suggest that any partnership offer be examined critically and carefully. Entrepreneurs must learn to discriminate between corporate sharks with a bite and swallow mentality and those suitors who have a mutually beneficial arrangement in mind. It's natural to be suspicious. However, many founders of small businesses write off strategic alliances altogether, closing off what might be an increasingly important avenue of rapid growth."

Indeed, many large businesses take their small business partners seriously enough to create entire divisions dedicated to cultivating those relationships. For instance, government contractor STRATIS' small business office (SBO) helps small and minority-owned businesses compete for the IT provider's government business. The SBO is effectively a gateway between suppliers and STRATIS' operational units. When a government agency awards a project worth more than \$500,000 (\$1 million for construction), then the company must include a subcontracting plan that has

provisions for small businesses, as stipulated under the Small Business Act. The SBO additionally offers agency-sponsored trade shows, vendor open houses, matchmaking sessions, and other opportunities that help strengthen the company's small business partnerships.

Keys to Successful Partnerships with Larger Companies. Entrepreneurs should consider a few key factors when negotiating and maintaining a partnership with a larger company.

Research. Some partnership offers sound great but can be difficult. Entrepreneurs should make sure that they undertake diligent research to assure themselves of finding the right partner. Botkin and Matthews admitted, "Not every partnership yields happy results; ill-conceived partnerships can leave your company in worse shape than before. Bad partnerships, like bad marriages, can drain resources, end up in costly litigation, and sour both partners on future relationships." Typically, however, warning signs can be identified during the research stage.

Fundamentally sound business practices. Entrepreneurs hoping to secure a partner to bankroll their R&D efforts or market their products are wasting their time if they do not have a viable business already in place. If the small company's business practices are shoddy, disorganized, or incomplete, large companies will be sure to notice.

Recognition of own responsibilities. Entrepreneurial companies need to recognize that big companies are for-profit enterprises; they expect something in return for their financial, marketing, and management help.

Monitor requirements of successful partnership. Many partnerships with larger companies require entrepreneurs to make a greater commitment to their business in order to meet the obligations of the partnership agreement. If the entrepreneur launched the business to realize greater personal wealth or establish a significant presence in a given industry, finding the desire to meet those partnership obligations should not be a problem. If, however, the entrepreneur launched a venture to stake out a lifestyle of independence and travel, that person may want to weigh the impact that the partnership could have on those aspects of his or her life.

Do not be intimidated. The trappings of the corporate world (high-rise buildings, cavernous conference rooms, legions of blue suits, etc.) can be intimidating, but small-business owners have to remember that they run viable businesses of value themselves, and they should negotiate accordingly.

Maintain independence. Autonomy is assured in this manner, so business owners should be leery of turning over too much equity in the business in exchange for financial help.

Establish clear and open lines of communication. Good communication practices are essential to all business relationships, both internal and external, and alliances with large companies are no exception.

LARGE BUSINESSES AS PRODUCT DISTRIBUTORS

Myriad small manufacturers rely on major mass merchandisers (regional, national, or international) to sell their goods. These distributors can dramatically raise a small business' fortunes in little time. But entrepreneurs seeking to establish such relationships will find that: 1) competition to secure a place on the shelves of major retail outlets is fierce; and 2) some mass merchandisers will be better suited for the small business' product than others.

Competition. The single most important factor in securing a distribution agreement with a major retailer is, of course, having a quality product. But small-business owners should attend to many other business matters every step of the way. After all, a mass merchandiser has plenty of product options; if a company stumbles at any point, many other competitors can fill space on the merchandiser's shelf. Given that reality, entrepreneurs must make sure that they have a dependable production/delivery operation in place. In addition, small-business owners should be prepared to provide prospective distributors with information on the firm's management and financial situation.

Compatibility. Entrepreneurs should concentrate their efforts on finding mass merchandisers that already sell to a demographic that will likely buy the new product. For example, an expensive home furnishing product is more likely to be compatible with an upscale retailer's offerings than a discount retailer's. Conversely, an inexpensive, commonly used product might be better suited to discount outlets.

LARGE BUSINESSES AS CUSTOMERS

Many small businesses count fellow businesses as significant or primary customers. Pleasing corporate clients is fundamentally akin to pleasing individual customers. As Richard Gerson observes in *Great Customer Service for Your Small Business*, "Much of customer service comes down to plain old common sense. Simply put, customer service involves everything you and your employees do to satisfy customers."

However, corporate customers sometimes have different needs and priorities than do private individuals, and small businesses that do not recognize these differences are unlikely to provide appropriate service. For example, delivery deadlines are often far more important

for businesses than they are for regular customers. Late delivery of a service or product could mean significant monetary loss for a corporate customer depending on that delivery to meet deadlines imposed by its own customers.

Small-business owners are painfully aware that the loss of a single corporate customer can be more harmful than the loss of a single retail consumer. Whereas businesses that serve the general public count many customers, establishments that cater to corporate clients will likely have far fewer customers. The loss of even one such client, then, can have a significant impact because of the percentage of total business that the customer represents. Finally, businesses that rely on corporate clients are more likely to encounter increased paperwork and bureaucracy to satisfy their clients' record-keeping requirements.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ansary, Mir Tamim, and John De La Mothe. *Networks, Alliances and Partnerships in the Innovation Process.* New York: Springer, 2002.
- "Boeing Named NASA Large Business Contractor of the Year." Conspacewatch.com. 27 November 2007. Available from: http://www.comspacewatch.com/news/viewpr.html? pid=24116.
- Botkin, James W., and Jana B. Matthews. Winning Combinations: The Coming Wave of Entrepreneurial Partnerships Between Large and Small Companies. New York: Wiley, 1992.
- Buvik, Arnt, and Kjell Gronhaug. "Inter firm Dependence, Environmental Uncertainty, and Vertical Coordination in Industrial Buyer Seller Relationships. *Omega*. August 2000.
- Doz, Yvez L., and Gary Hamel. *Alliance Advantage: The Art of Creating Value through Partnerships.* Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Press, 1998.
- Gerson, Richard F. Great Customer Service for Your Small Business. Menlo Park, Calif.: Crisp Publications, 1996.
- Gould, Myron. "Partnering for Profit How to Achieve Impressive Cost Benefit Results." *Direct Marketing*. February 1997.
- L3 STRATIS. "Small Business." Available from: http://l3its.com/index.php?option=com content &view =section&id=15&Itemid=111. Retrieved April 28, 2010.
- Neuborne, Ellen. "Small Business, Big Client: Leveraging Your Size to Snag a Mammoth Customer." Sales & Marketing Management. October 2003.
- "Small Firms Have Big Advantages." *Mortgage Strategy.* 30 May 2005.
- "SST/HP to Begin Innovative Small/Large Business Partnership." SST Info Updates. April 14, 2010. Available from: http://bricesloan.posterous.com/ssthp to begin innovative smalllarge business.
- Wilhelm, Wayne, and Bill Rossello. "The Care and Feeding of Customers." *Management Review*. March 1997.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER (STTR) PROGRAM

The Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) program is an initiative, coordinated and overseen by the Small Business Administration (SBA), to provide small businesses with greater access to funding in the federal innovation research and development arena. "Central to the program," notes the SBA, "is expansion of the public-private sector partnership to include the joint venture opportunities for small business and the nation's premier nonprofit research institutions. STTR's most important role is to foster the innovation necessary to meet the nation's scientific and technological challenges in the 21st century."

STTR is a parallel program to the Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) program, and was created by Congress when it reauthorized SBIR in 1992. The STTR program is a cooperative research partnership between small business concerns and research institutions. It differs from SBIR in two ways. First, it places a greater emphasis on the potential for commercial success. This has spurred participating agencies to be more stringent in their evaluations of applicants. Secondly, it requires that universities, federal laboratories, or nonprofit research centers team with businesses to get product into the marketplace. These research partnerships between small businesses and nonprofit institutions enable participants to combine entrepreneurial initiative and creativity with the expertise, equipment, and other assets of nonprofit research laboratories.

STTR QUALIFICATIONS

In order to be considered for the STTR program, interested small businesses must meet several criteria. For instance, they must be American-owned and independently operated for-profit enterprises. In addition, the size of the company may not exceed 500 employees. There is no workforce size limit for participating nonprofit research institutions, but they must also meet certain parameters of the program. They must be principally located in the United States, and they must meet one of the following three definitions: nonprofit college or university, domestic nonprofit research organization, or federally funded research and development center.

Five federal departments and agencies the departments of Defense, Energy, and Health and Human Services, along with the National Science Foundation and the National Aeronautics and Space Administration are required by STTR rules to reserve a portion of their research and development funds for the program. As the distributors of STTR funding, they also designate

those subjects suitable for additional R&D and determine whether to accept or reject STTR proposals.

These agencies make STTR awards based on the following factors: qualifications of the nonprofit research institution and its small business partner; degree of innovation; and future market potential. Small businesses that secure STTR funding are then routed through a three-phase program.

Phase One: Startup.. In this initial stage, awards of up to \$100,000 are given to pay for approximately 1 year's worth of study and research into the scientific, technical, and commercial feasibility of an idea or technology.

Phase Two: Development. These awards, available to Phase One participants, reach up to \$750,000 for 2 years. During this period, business/research partnerships engage in research and development work with an eye toward commercial potential.

Phase Three: Introduction to Market. During this phase, the completed project is introduced into the commercial marketplace to succeed or fail. No STTR funds support this phase. Instead, participants must secure funding from private parties or other federal agencies that do not allocate STTR monies.

Occasionally, an agency will award supplemental funding on top of the normal funding requirements for Phase One and Phase Two of the STTR program. Supplemental funding is meant to help maximize the work done between small businesses and institutional partners to commercialize a product or technology. For instance, the National Science Foundation offers Phase One supplemental funding up to \$50,000 based on \$100,000 of outside funding, or half the outside funding amount if less than \$100,000. An applicant must have at least \$40,000 in outside funding to qualify and must submit a separate proposal for the money.

Under the STTR program, a small business can keep the intellectual property rights of the products or technologies it develops alongside a institutional partner. Funding is competitive, although participating agencies have worked to streamline the process for applicants. For instance, the Department of Defense provides an online resource for potential STTR applicants that includes an overview of the program, solicitation announcements, and abstracts of successful proposals. Some agencies are willing to fast-track funding proposals they find "scientifically meritorious" and possess a high potential for commercialization. The Department of Health and Human Services offers a fast-track submission that enables small businesses to have both Phase One and Phase Two submitted and reviewed at the same time. Applicants are encouraged to remain in contact with agencies during the submission, review, and award portions of the STTR process.

More information on the STTR program can be obtained by contacting the SBA's Office of Technology in Washington, DC, or visiting the SBA's Web site at www.sba.gov.

SEE ALSO Innovation; Research and Development; Small Business Administration.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- National Science Foundation. "Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) & Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) Program." Available from: http://www.nsf.gov/eng/ iip/sbir/. Retrieved April 28, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Defense. Office of Small Business Programs. "The DoD SBIR & STTR Programs." Available from http://www.acq.osd.mil/osbp/sbir/. Retrieved April 28, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. Office of Extramural Research. "SF424 (R&R) SBIR/STTR Application Guide for NIHand Other PHS Agencies." Available from: http://grants.nih.gov/grants/funding/424/index.htm. Retrieved April 28, 2010.
- U.S. Small Business Administration. "SBIR STTR." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/sbir/sbirstir/ SBIR STTR DESCRIPTION.html. Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL BUSINESS-DOMINATED INDUSTRIES

The United States supports many industries that are dominated by or heavily populated with small firms. The majority of these are in the services sector, a fact that reflects the growing dominance of this sector in the overall U.S. economy. Industries that tend to be more easily entered tend to be favorable for small businesses. A need within some industries for heavy investment early on, as would be the case for somebody wishing to enter the cement manufacturing business, makes these industries less hospitable to the small business. According to the Census Bureau, industries with the greatest number of small businesses (employing 500 or fewer persons) include Healthcare and Social Assistance: Accommodation and Food Service; and Retail Trade. When it comes to industries in which the small business plays a dominant role, the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) reports that the fastest-growing such industries are:

- 1. Employment Agencies
- 2. Real Estate
- 3. Automotive Dealers and Service Stations
- 4. Building Materials and Garden Supplies

- 5. Automotive Services, Except Repair
- 6. Millwork, Veneer, and Plywood Manufacturing
- 7. Paint, Paper Hanging, and Decorating
- 8. Meat Markets and Freezer Provisioners
- 9. Retail Stores
- 10. Agricultural Services

These industries are expected to see continued growth over the coming years, as increasing numbers of small businesses enter the marketplace. But many analysts, citing studies conducted by the SBA's Office of Advocacy, believe that some other industries friendly to small business are poised for even greater growth. Indeed, statistics compiled by the SBA, the Department of Labor, the Bureau of Labor Statistics, and *Monthly Labor Review* indicate that high rates of growth can also be expected in such business areas as residential care, collection agencies, child day care services, travel arrangement services, equipment rental companies, accounting and bookkeeping services, public relations, and family services.

Residential Care. Residential care encompasses a variety of facilities, including those devoted to caring for emotionally disturbed adolescents and mentally retarded individuals. However, government data indicates elder care will grow the most. Analysts expect growth in assisted-living facilities which range from domiciliary care homes and personal care homes to adult congregate living facilities to drive this industry as the U.S. population ages and workers explore various elder care options. As affluent consumers purchase more long-term care insurance for their older parents, assisted living facilities stand to gain. In fact, many financial advisers suggested increasing savings for long-term care as a result of shrinking assets and rising health care costs.

"These facilities," writes Jenny McCune in *Journal of Business Strategy*, "are a bridge between traditional nursing homes, which offer round-the-clock, skilled medical care in an institutional setting, and independent retirement housing, in which residents receive no outside help. In assisted living, the elderly live as independently as possible usually in suites or cottages but also have access to meal and laundry facilities and get assistance with daily chores such as bathing and dressing." Business consultants and current participants in the industry warn, however, that while demand for these services will continue to grow in the coming years, entrance into this business area is costly.

SELECTED HIGH GROWTH INDUSTRIES FOR SMALL BUSINESS

The child-care services industry has enjoyed steady growth for a number of years, due to population increases and the growing presence of women in the business world. And as McCune notes, the popularity of child-care facilities in recent years has also been driven by the increased professionalism of the industry, as evidenced by the development of accreditation standards. The sheer demand for child-care services is expected to ensure the continued health of many businesses engaged in this area for years to come, but entrepreneurs should be aware of the hazards that lurk here as well. Business experts note that concerns about child welfare have sparked increased calls for regulation of the industry by OSHA and other government agencies, and that participants face a host of competitors. Competition to forprofit centers may include nonprofit centers sponsored by religious organizations, local Head Start programs, family members, caregivers who work in the home, and after-hours programs run by local elementary schools. Finally, professional day care centers have to grapple with liability issues, encroaching involvement of larger firms, and historically high levels of turnover both among clients and employees.

Collection Agencies. The surge in credit availability in American households has sparked a corresponding increase in demand for businesses willing to pursue collections for clients. As one industry participant tells Journal of Business Strategy, establishing a business in this area is attractive to some entrepreneurs "because the cost of entry is low someone can start out with a phone and a personal computer in a spare bedroom and clients generally accept smaller vendors." Another business owner in the industry observes that effective collection agencies will particularly benefit from increasing demands from clients such as credit card companies; doctors, lawyers, and other professionals; and health care firms. Moreover, many observers believe that privatization initiatives by local, state, and federal government agencies will provide collection agencies with additional business.

The strength of the economy is equally important to the health of collection agencies, especially those that collect overdue debts. In 2010 some 44 percent of the country's 15 million jobless residents were unemployed for longer than 6 months. Joblessness, and the resulting inability of people to meet financial obligations, can be an opportunity for collection agencies that work with consumers to construct plans to pay back debt, particularly for those who eventually get reemployed.

SEE ALSO Clusters; Economies of Scale.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Affluent Buying More LTC Insurance." Financial Advisor. 23
 April 2010. Available from: http://www.fa mag.com/fa news/
 5460 affluent buying more ltc insurance.html.
- "Business Travel Slashed as Recession Hits." *Fleet News.* 27 February 2009. Available from: http://www.fleetnews.co.uk/news/2009/2/27/business travel slashed as recession hits/30029/.
- King, Danny. "Online Travel Growth Expected to Slow Substantially." *Travel Weekly.* 27 January 2010. Available from: http://www.travelweekly.com/article3 ektid209426. aspx?rbp=1.
- Lee, Don. "Long term Misfortune for the Jobless; More Than 6.5 Million Americans Out of Work for Longer Than 6 Months." Chicago Tribune. 16 April 2010.
- McCune, Jenny. "The Face of Tomorrow." *Journal of Business Strategy.* May June 1995.
- Porter, Michael E. Competitive Strategy: Techniques for Analyzing Industries and Competitors. New York: Free Press, 1998.
- Schiffer, Mirjam. Firm Size and the Business Environment: Worldwide Survey Results. Washington, D.C.:World Bank Publications, 2001.
- "Top 10 Small Business Dominated Industries." *Journal of Accountancy*. January 1995.
- U.S. Census Bureau. "Statistics of U.S. Businesses (SUSB)." Available from: http://www.census.gov/econ/susb/. Retrieved April 29, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMALL CLAIMS COURT

Small claims court is a legal court of law designed to resolve disputes involving relatively small amounts of money in an expeditious manner. Unlike other legal courts, small claims court does not operate by formal rules of evidence, and attorneys are not usually employed to plead such cases. Instead, plaintiffs and defendants appear before the court and present what evidence they have and their perspectives on the dispute. The court makes a judgment based on the evidence presented. Claims made in small claims court typically involve consumer purchases, landlord tenant relations, unpaid obligations and bills, and other types of property disputes. Small businesses occasionally go before small claims courts when the magnitude of the claim that they pursue fits the court's parameters. This form of litigation has the lowest costs. Unfortunately it is occasionally difficult to enforce the court's rulings.

CHARACTERISTICS

All fifty states and the District of Columbia have small claims courts or equivalents. In Delaware the function is performed by the Justice of the Peace, in Georgia by the Magistrate Court, and in Mississippi by the Justice Court. In all other jurisdictions a small claims court structure exists. As the name of this institution suggests, such courts limit the size of the claims that they will adjudicate. In twenty-one states, the maximum claim permitted in 2009 to be brought is under \$4,500; the highest is in Maine (\$4,500) and the lowest in Kentucky (\$1,500). In sixteen states the claim is fixed at no more than \$5,000. In fourteen states the claim may be higher, averaging \$8,875, the lowest being in Oklahoma (\$6,000) and the highest in Delaware, Georgia, and Tennessee (\$15,000; \$25,000 in Shelby and Anderson counties, Tennessee).

HALT (Help Abolish Legal Tyranny), which describes itself as "an organization of Americans for legal reform," provides on its Web site capsule descriptions of the characteristics of small claims courts in every state. Their descriptions are offered under a nine-rubric structure: 1) applicable statutes; 2) dollar limits; 3) where to sue; 4) service (how notice of a proceeding is brought); 5) hearing date from time of filing; 6) attorneys (permitted to participate or not); 7) transfer (of the case to another court); 8) appeals available; and 9) special provisions most importantly whether or not the court will assist the successful claimant in collecting his or her judgment.

Winning a trial in small claims court does not necessarily mean a plaintiff earns the maximum payout. When a San Diego gourmet cook took an appliance maker to small claims court in 2009 over a faulty oven, he had hoped to win maximum damages of \$7,500. Instead, he won \$300 and an extended warranty too small a judgment, said the chef, for his time and effort. Raising limits on damages has both supporters and critics.

"These battles aren't always between a small good guy and a big bad guy. If a poor person or a struggling business lost a \$20,000 judgment, it would feel a financial tsunami," wrote Michael Stetz in the *San Diego Union-Tribune*. "That's why some consumer and legal protection groups are leery of raising the limit."

Nonetheless, dollar limits have risen in recent years, making small claims court an attractive venue to small businesses for resolving disputes and collecting debts. While bill collectors and attorneys may keep up to half of a collected debt as their fee, small claims court allows a small-business owner potentially to collect 100 percent (plus additional damages in some cases). These courts are so effective that more than 60 percent of all cases filed are by businesses.

Appearing as a Plaintiff. Most small-business owners who appear in small claims court as plaintiffs do so because they are having difficulty securing payment for some product or service that they have provided to the

defendant. To file a small claims action, the owner needs first to find out if he or she has a case that can even be heard in the state's court. If the size of the claim fits, the owner can check with the local county clerk's office for information on procedures for bringing suit. Again, guidelines vary from state to state, although the basic setup is consistent. The plaintiff also needs to file the claim in the jurisdiction where the defendant resides.

Once the business owner is familiar with the basic procedures, filing can proceed. This is a fairly basic document, usually only one page in length. The document briefly delineates the reasons for the suit. Also known as a summons or complaint, the document should describe the dispute; the time, date, and location that it took place; names of witnesses (if any); and desired compensation. The plaintiff should also try to name the defendant as accurately as possible when filing. The filing should name the actual corporate entity rather than, for instance, some brand name or "doing business as" designation under which the defendant operates. When the complaint has been filed, the court clerk will inform the plaintiff when the case will be tried. A filing charge is typically levied.

In the weeks leading up to the court date, the plaintiff needs to gather whatever evidence is available to bolster his or her claim, including photographs, written agreements, itemized bills and invoices, written cost estimates for service or repairs, receipts, canceled checks, and other correspondence.

Appearing as a Defendant. When a small-business owner receives notice of claim (this is usually sent by both certified and first-class mail), he or she should study the summary of the plaintiff's claims, the amount being sought, and begin preparing for the trial date (which is also included in the notification). If the copy of the claim sent by regular mail is not returned to the court as undeliverable within 21 days, it is assumed that the defendant has received the notice.

Once notified, the defendant can either settle the matter before the trial date or begin preparing for the case by gathering all favorable evidence available (itemized bills or invoices, written agreements, etc.). Untrue claims must be denied unequivocally. If the facts are true, the reasons for failing to pay must be argued with appropriate factual backing. The defendant may also make counter charges and files these in the process of answering the claim. The time frame for accomplishing all this is set by state law and will not be uniform across the nation.

RESOLVING CASES

Small claims court cases are resolved by trial, arbitration, settlement, or default judgment.

Trial. This is the method that is most familiar to most Americans. Under this arrangement, the plaintiff makes his case, the defendant offers a rebuttal, and the presiding judge makes a judgment based on the evidence presented by both sides. If either the plaintiff or the defendant is unhappy with the judge's verdict, he or she can file an appeal. This step is rarely taken, however, because of the added expense involved (filing an appeal is more expensive than filing an initial claim, and it sometimes requires soliciting the services of an attorney).

Arbitration. If both sides agree, the dispute can be resolved by way of arbitration. Arbitration is typically conducted immediately and is less formal than a trial, but no appeal from an arbitrated decision is available to either party.

Settlement. Plaintiffs and defendants also have the option of settling the case out of court prior to the trial. Out of court settlements, of course, are simply yet another commercial agreement, and if not formulated in a properly binding manner, enforceable in the courts, the settlement will be meaningless unless, of course, it takes the form of a cash payment on the spot.

Default Judgment. A default judgment also sometimes referred to as a liquidated complaint can be handed down in the event that one of the sides involved in the dispute does not appear at the scheduled trial time. In such instances, the judge is presented with the evidence provided by whichever side is present. If the person adequately proves his or her case, a default judgment for the amount claimed is entered, or (in instances wherein the plaintiff does not show up) the case may be dismissed.

COLLECTING MONEY THAT IS OWED

Winning a case in small claims court does not necessarily mean that the dispute has been wholly settled. Certainly, if the small-business owner mounts a successful defense of a claim, then he or she can return to his business secure in the knowledge that the affair is over. But if the small-business owner was a successful plaintiff, he or she still needs to make sure that the amount owed is turned over. The problem of collections, as HALT points out, is that "In most states, small claims courts can only award money damages. Small claims courts cannot issue court orders that require someone to 'cease and desist' from actions that harm others. This limitation means that many small disputes between neighbors or over contract rights cannot be dealt with in small claims court." Thus where money is at issue, the small-business person should first carefully study the applicable state law and, if it is unfavorable to collections, pursue his or her claim in regular court.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Randolph, Mary. Every Dog's Legal Guide: A Must Have Book for Your Owner. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.
- "Small Claims." *HALT*. Available from: http://www.halt.org/reform projects/small claims/. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- "Small Claims court and Business Disputes." *Nolo.* Available from: http://www.nolo.com/legal encyclopedia/article 29568. html. Retrieved April 30, 2010.
- "Small Claims Education Center." *LegalZoom.com.* Available from: http://www.legalzoom.com/small claims guide/small claims maximum.html. Retrieved April 30, 2010.
- Stetz, Michael. "Small Claims Ceiling Is Too Low for Consumer." San Diego Union Tribune. 10 June 2009.
- Stewart, Marcia, Janet Portman, and Ralph E. Warner. *Every Landlord's Legal Guide*. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2004.
- Warner, Ralph E. Everybody's Guide to Small Claims Court. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Simmons, Anaxos

SMOKE-FREE ENVIRONMENT

The term smoke-free environment is sometimes used indiscriminately to discuss both 100 percent smoke-free areas as well as segregated and ventilated areas. A truly smoke-free environment in a business is one in which no smoking is allowed within any company building or vehicle. Depending on the company, smoking may be permitted in certain outdoor areas designated for that purpose. In other companies, the smoke-free policy prohibits smoking on any company property. Employees who smoke must abstain from smoking while at work or must leave company grounds to smoke. Other companies allow smoking in special rooms or areas dedicated to that purpose. For smoking areas within the building, a special and separate ventilation system must be installed in order to prevent smoke from leaking into other areas of the structure.

As of 2010, the states of Arizona, California, Colorado, Hawaii, Illinois, Iowa, Kansas, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Montana, Nebraska, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Ohio, Oregon, Rhode Island, Utah, Vermont, Washington, Wisconsin, and the commonwealth of Puerto Rico all have smoke-free laws that apply to workplaces, restaurants, and bars, according to the American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation. In addition, there are many nonsmoking cities and municipalities in states that do not have nonsmoking laws across the board. Some of these include cities in Texas, Florida, Alaska, Alabama, South Carolina, Georgia, and Kentucky. That said, as of 2010 all states with the exception of

Michigan and Vermont allow hotels and motels to allot a certain amount of rooms as smoking rooms.

With regard to smoking issues, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and other health organizations are focused extensively on reducing the number of nonsmokers exposed to environmental smoke. There are specific objectives to increase the number of work sites that have smoking restrictions, and to address Environmental Tobacco Smoke (ETS) in more restrictive, clean indoor air laws. According to the CDC, the existence of smoke-free work environments will increase the likelihood that affected employees will either reduce or eliminate cigarette use, at least during the hours they are at work.

DEVELOPING AND IMPLEMENTING A SMOKE FREE WORK ENVIRONMENT

In addition to its impact on employee health and welfare, there are a number of costs associated with smoking. According to the Campaign for Tobacco-Free Kids (tobaccofreekids.org), the total annual public and private health care expenditures caused by smoking is \$96 billion. This means that in the private sector, small-business owners that offer health insurance to their workers will be footing the bill for any number of smoking-related illness, including lung cancer, emphysema, and other chronic respiratory diseases.

Despite the desirability of reducing the incidence of employee smoking, the implementation of a smoke-free workplace policy needs to be considered carefully. Between the 1960s and the 1990s, the number of smokers in the United States dropped steadily. However, the number leveled off during the 1990s, despite increased numbers of smoke-free work sites. Smokers have rights too, as has been proven by litigation attempts; that said, the argument against smoking, especially where others may be involuntarily subjected to smoke, is steadily gaining recognition with many millions of proponents for nonsmoking restaurants, bars, and workplaces. Human resources director Arthur Friedson, quoted in HR Magazine, stated that developing a smoke-free policy rooted in "the basic respect of one co-worker to another" can be most successful, from both an ethical and a legal standpoint.

Prior to establishing a smoke-free policy, a company should investigate any existing local and state laws on smoking. Despite highly publicized trials and settlements between the federal government and tobacco companies, there is no federal oversight with respect to the institution of a smoke-free environment. *HR Magazine* quotes a figure of over 560 local governments which have enacted ordinances dealing with the rights of nonsmokers. These tend to be stricter than state laws and generally address smoking in public areas such as restaurants, grocery stores, and malls.

On the other side, a careful review of Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) regulations, protections under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), and state and local law with regards to the rights of smokers and nonsmokers is also warranted. Litigation in which a smoker claims that his or her addiction to tobacco is a disability covered by state and federal laws has occurred with more frequency, although not usually successfully. However, given that any litigation, successful or not, is an enormous burden both financially and emotionally for a small business, it is important to proceed carefully. Small-business owners should work closely with their lawyers to determine applicable laws and regulations.

The most important factor in creating a smoke-free business environment is having a solid understanding of the workforce. By factoring in the needs of each employee segment, smokers and nonsmokers, and achieving some "buy-in," a small business can reduce or avoid problems down the road. From the very beginning, the involvement of individual employees (again, smokers and nonsmokers alike) in the development of a nonsmoking policy is crucial. A company should be supportive of employee efforts to stop smoking as well. Many businesses have found the investment in or reimbursement for smoking cessation programs and tools to be money well spent. Some companies even provide a monetary award to successful quitters.

Once a small business has developed its nonsmoking policy, it should provide early notice of the policy, prior to implementation. This allows employees to consider the consequences of behavior and, if need be, to make efforts to quit smoking. At this time, the company should also publicize any assistance in quitting smoking, such as a cessation program or monetary rewards. It may be more successful to implement a smoke-free policy in stages. For example, smoking might first be restricted to a designated area, then eliminated from company property entirely. However, the success of gradual implementation can vary from workplace to workplace.

Once established, a small business's smoke-free environment should also take into account new employees. While there are no laws prohibiting discrimination against smokers, questioning prospective staff as to their smoking habits is ill advised. Not hiring smokers may be defensible for an organization such as the American Cancer Society but not for most small employers. A more acceptable position is to alert candidates at the time of the interview to the small business's nonsmoking policy and its associated standards of acceptable behavior.

Finally, it is especially important for a small business to revisit its smoking policy regularly, along with other human resources policies. Local, state, and federal laws and regulations are in a constant state of flux over this issue. It pays to review these laws regularly and in conjunction with a legal advisor. The burden of litigation over such issues is a heavy one for a small business to bear. In addition, a shifting employee population may make some changes necessary. Seeking input from employees helps to both promote and refine the policy.

EFFECTS OF A SMOKE FREE ENVIRONMENT ON CUSTOMERS

The implications of a smoke-free environment in small businesses such as restaurants, bars, and shops also extend to customers. For these types of businesses, local and state laws and regulations may also be more straightforward. Many states and municipalities already limit or eliminate smoking in the public areas of these businesses. In the state of California, for example, no smoking is permitted in any public establishment. California lawmakers alerted the public of the change 6 months prior to implementing this legislation to allow businesses time to address the issue in their workplace policies and to provide consumers with time to get used to the idea. There also may be legal issues to consider. According to an article in Business-First Columbus, the National Restaurant Association states that employers can be held liable if staff members become ill from secondhand smoke.

If the institution of a smoke-free environment at a small business is not tied to any governmental regulations or requirements that are already known by the general public, a small business should consider giving advance notice of the new policy to their customers. A simple posting at the door as well as personal verbal or written notice to regular clients can go a long way to ensure customers' responsiveness and compliance. Finally, in cases where customers ignore the policy, it is important to administer it courteously but consistently, even at the risk of losing those customers.

The implementation of a smoke-free environment is a complex process for any small business. By using legal counsel to wade through the maze of pertinent laws and regulations, working with employees to develop a policy, and communicating the policy regularly to both employees and customers, a small business can ensure its efforts are successful.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- American Cancer Society. "Smoking in the Workplace." 29 September 2009. Available from: http://www.cancer.org/docroot/PED/content/PED 10 2X Smoking In The Workplace.asp.
- American Lung Association. "Smokefree. Air Challenge."
 Available from: http://www.lungusa.org/stop smoking/
 tobacco control advocacy/states communities/smokefree air
 challenge.html. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- Anderson, Lincoln. "Electronic Cigarette Bans Seriously Questioned by the Public." Official Spin. 28 April 2010.

- Available from: http://www.officialwire.com/main.php?action=posted news&rid=135538.
- Bellotti, Mary. "Who's Taking the Hit?" Business Journal Portland. 22 September 2000.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "State Based Programs." 9 February 2010. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/obesity/stateprograms/index.html.
- Cronan, Carl. "Cancer Society Offers 'How To' Help on Smoking Policies." *Tampa Bay Business Journal.* 26 January 2001.
- "DOD to Phase Out Smoking at Recreation Facilities." All Hands. August 2000.
- Downey Grimsley, Kirstin. "Dumped, Stiffed and Delinquent." Washington Post. 31 May 2000.
- Linn, Diane. "Ordinance 937: A Business Friendly Smoking Ban." *Business Journal Portland.* 22 September 2000.
- Mildwurf, Bruce, Mike Charbonneau, and Adam Owens. "Smoking Ban Sparks Debate about Rights, Health Risks." WRAL.com. 2 January 2010. Available from: http://www.wral.com/news/local/story/6724105/.
- Millar, Michael. "Health Benefits Justify Smoking Ban Job Losses." *Personnel Today.* 18 January 2005.
- Pavilkey, Susan. "Clearing the Air." Business First Columbus. 2 February 2001.
- "State Specific Prevalence of Current Cigarette Smoking Among Adults and the Proportion of Adults Who Work in a Smoke Free Environment United States, 1999." *JAMA, The Journal* of the American Medical Association. 13 December 2000.
- "Toll Of Tobacco in the United States Of America." *Campaign for Tobacco Free Kids.* 26 January 2010. Available from: http://www.tobaccofreekids.org/research/factsheets/pdf/0072.pdf.
- "U.S. 100% Smokefree Laws in Workplaces AND Restaurants AND Bars." *American Nonsmokers' Rights Foundation.* 1 April 2010. Available from: http://www.no.smoke.org/pdf/ WRBLawsMap.pdf.
- "U.S. Adult Smoking Rates Remain Stalled." CDC Online Newsroom. 12 November 2009. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/media/pressrel/2009/r091112.htm.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SOCIAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Social entrepreneurship refers to the use of market-driven models of business to influence fundamental changes to prevailing circumstances that are of social or environmental concern. Social entrepreneurship involves achieving a delicate balance between spreading the benefits of a venture to as many people as possible and making reasonable profitability at the same time. Income earned through social entrepreneurship is usually tied to an individual or organizational mission whereby earnings

are reinvested towards the implementation of existing and future societal needs rather than being distributed to the owners of a social enterprise.

The profitability aspect is what makes social entrepreneurship different from donor-dependent nonprofit organizations because the survival of social enterprises is usually dependent on accumulation of sustainable financial resources rather than relying on grants and donations. For example, a social enterprise that provides microfinance to small-scale business may apply extremely low interest rates so as to make the loans affordable to poor populations but still raise enough profit to support operations and revolving funds. In simple terms, therefore, social entrepreneurship involves the provision of scarce social goods or services through a blend of both social and financial returns.

Social entrepreneurship in its broadest sense is considered to be an essential driving force behind continuous innovation and socioeconomic progression. The practice provides innovative and socially responsible individuals with the opportunity to seek solutions for specific problems afflicting a society by changing or fixing systems that are not working as desired. Social entrepreneurship is usually informed by the objective to spread the benefits of an innovative, socially supportive enterprise to as many people as possible. The achievement of optimized results for social development initiatives demands the generation and application of widely acceptable and realistic ideas for solving inherent societal problems.

The entire process of social entrepreneurship often involves the introduction of improvements to existing service delivery systems, the invention of new poverty eradication approaches, and the creation of sustainable solutions to social problems. Innovation features prominently when designing, developing, and implementing new programs with unique characteristics. Social entrepreneurship can be practiced through various social institutions, disciplines, or professions such as education, microfinancing, health, agriculture, trade, manufacturing, or mass production. Some of the unique characteristics of social entrepreneurship include:

- · Pioneering of change at a time of desperate need
- Responsiveness towards the specific needs of specific communities without having to shift priorities
- Scalability for gradually adjusting to the growing needs of a society as well as its own revenue and investments growth
- Active engagement of relevant stakeholders affected by social enterprise initiatives

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN SOCIAL AND BUSINESS ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Social entrepreneurship differs from business entrepreneurship with respect to the impact and distribution of the benefits of an enterprise. Basically, a social entrepreneur attempts to spread equitably the benefits of an individual or collective initiative to as many people as possible. In contrast, the benefits of a business entrepreneur are restricted to the immediate beneficiaries of the individual or individuals behind a business initiative. Moreover, the achievement of lasting fundamental changes to systems characterized by inequities is the core motivation of social entrepreneurship while business entrepreneurship is solely motivated by advancement of economic status.

Unlike the market-driven value creation that is characteristic of business entrepreneurship, value creation of social entrepreneurship is centered on systematic and lasting transformation of the societal fabric while focusing on the need of disadvantaged or marginalized populations. Nonetheless, despite the obvious differences between social entrepreneurship and business entrepreneurship, the two forms of activities share similarities in terms of orientation and design. The nexus between social entrepreneurship and business entrepreneurship is identifiable in the creation of economic growth opportunities and the pursuit of advancement through consistent innovation.

According to information contained at the *Social Enterprise* magazine Web site (www.socialenterpriselive.com), social enterprises can further be categorized either under medium-growth social enterprises or high-growth social enterprises. Medium-growth social enterprises are premised on the primary objective of providing solutions to prevailing social or environmental problems from a long-term perspective. Such social entrepreneurship initiatives rely on earned income generation strategies that span a long period of time.

High-growth social enterprises, on the other hand, are modeled along the structural foundations of venture capital investments defined by a focus on the achievement of break-even point and profit generation within a stipulated period of time, usually not exceeding 5 years. Such social entrepreneurship initiatives are designed to focus on simultaneous achievement of social and financial returns on investments over a short time span. Highgrowth social enterprises draw investment interests mainly from socially oriented venture funds and venture capitalists seeking opportunities to post both social and financial returns on their short-term investments.

SOCIAL ENTREPRENEURS AS AGENTS OF SOCIAL CHANGE

Social entrepreneurs are individuals committed to the search and delivery of solutions to various problems facing

society. Social entrepreneurs use both inspirational and innovative approaches designed to alleviate persistent problems that derail prosperity and development in societies. To this end, social entrepreneurs use innovation as a strategy to infiltrate societies with influential socioeconomic development ideas so as to be able to sustain and continuously expand a social enterprise through earned income.

Social entrepreneurs represent the major driving force for effecting positive change in society through the exploitation of opportunities that remain largely underestimated or underutilized. Some of the unique characteristics of social entrepreneurs include continuous dedication to innovative ideas; commitment of one's life to the transformation of societal ideals; and the ability to adopt sustained visionary and realistic approaches to social problems. To this end, a social entrepreneur should always articulate ethically correct and understandable ideas capable of eliciting massive interest and support from the majority of the local people affected by the establishment of a particular social enterprise.

There are several social entrepreneurs who are recognized and highly respected around the world for their outstanding innovative contributions towards solving many problems facing their respective societies. Muhammad Yunus, Bunker Roy, and Ann Cotton are three exemplary social entrepreneurs who achieved lasting social impacts in their respective communities.

Muhammad Yunus. Muhammad Yunus (b.1940) transformed the microfinancing industry in Bangladesh by opening up the opportunity for microloan programs for the country's poor populations. Yunus began his microloan programs in 1976 when he designed a unique model for extending small loans to people who languished in poverty due to lack of affordable financial borrowing opportunities. He founded the Grameen Bank and used it as a channel to reach out to millions of poor people in Bangladesh who lacked access to affordable credit opportunities.

Grameen Bank underwent tremendous growth over the years and its customer numbers had risen to 3.5 million in 2010. Women constitute more than 95 percent of the bank's borrowers, a situation that demonstrates its commitment to its founder's mission of helping the poor help themselves. Grameen Bank also enjoys a strong financial self-sustainability and employs more than 12,000 people.

The unique microcredit initiative of Yunus was largely motivated by the desire to reduce rampant poverty in the rural populations in Bangladesh by transforming societies through sustainable economic empowerment. Yunus was awarded a Nobel Peace Price in 2006 in recognition of his exemplary efforts, fortitude, and passion to eradicate poverty in society, and for his unique

model of microcredit financing that has since been replicated all over the world.

Bunker Roy. Bunker Roy (b. 1945) scaled his innovative ideas to form the Barefoot College in Tilonia, Rajasthan, India, an informal tertiary institution that provides adult education to rural populations. Roy's ideas were premised on the need to eradicate poverty by equipping illiterate people with employable skills following his observation that many people were denied access to employment due to lack of education.

Over the years, Barefoot College was gradually transformed into a formal tertiary institution that provides training in various categories of professions such as engineering, teaching, social work, and community health. Graduates from the Barefoot College have been instrumental in integrating social change in rural communities throughout India. The installation and maintenance of solar-powered electricity systems in more than 500 villages in India is one such conspicuous achievement made by engineer graduates of the college.

Ann Cotton. British citizen Ann Cotton (b. 1950) was the central force behind the formation of the Campaign for Female Education (CAMFED) organization. Cotton founded the organization in 1993 with the guiding objective of extending sustainable educational opportunities to female African children. With a presence in countries such as Ghana, Tanzania, Zambia, and Zimbabwe, CAMFED particularly targeted young girls from poor families in rural areas who were unable to raise school fees and other educational resources.

The organization has in place a system that supports the education of girls at different stages until that point where they are trained to run small businesses so that they get to return to their communities as employable individuals and responsible leaders. As of 2010, CAMFED had successfully provided educational opportunities to approximately 700,000 female children enrolled in about 3,000 schools, particularly in countries in Sub-Saharan Africa. The organization had also trained more than 5,000 young women entrepreneurs.

Other notable social entrepreneurs who pioneered fundamental transformation of their societies include:

- American naturalist John Muir (1838 1914), who is credited with establishing the system of national parks through his advocacy of environmental conservation. Muir also contributed his efforts and ideas towards the foundation of the Sierra Club.
- Susan B. Anthony (1820 1906), whose struggle for the rights of women in the United States contributed immensely to securing women the right to vote.

- British nurse Florence Nightingale (1820 1910), who is credited with having founded the nursing profession. In addition to establishing the first nursing school, she was responsible for fighting for an improvement of service and working conditions in hospitals.
- Italian physician and educator Maria Montessori (1870 1952), who developed a unique style of leaning for schoolchildren at the early childhood stage of education, famously referred to as the Montessori Approach.
- French businessman and bureaucrat Jean Monnet (1888–1979), who was instrumental in establishing the European Coal and Steel Community (ECSC), a social enterprise organization that made an immense contribution to the post-World War II economic integration of Europe.
- Indian human rights activist Vinoba Bhave (1895 1982), who pioneered the formation of the Land Gift Movement and used the organization to champion the land ownership rights of the low-caste communities in the country. According to information contained in the Ashoka Web site, Bhave influenced the redistribution of seven million acres of lands to the poor and landless people in India.

The above examples of social entrepreneurs provide vivid pictures of what social entrepreneurship really entails. The evaluation of the impact of social entrepreneurs in a society focuses on the outreach of the benefits of a social enterprise and its financial resource sustainability. However, the need to spread social good rather than profit making should always be the guiding objective of any social enterprise.

Notably though, social entrepreneurship is not limited to particular high-profile individuals in societies. Some nonprofit organizations around the world have also been very successful social entrepreneurship agencies. Nonprofit organizations contribute to the socioeconomic well-being of societies through active involvement in the initiation, implementation, and management of programs that address the needs of disenfranchised populations. For example, Pioneer Human Services (www.pioneerhuman serv.org) is a nonprofit organization that successfully utilizes social entrepreneurship approaches to create a positive and sustainable impact on people's lives around the world.

However, a nonprofit organization can only assume the role of social entrepreneurship through the generation of income from its activities. Earned income is what enables social entrepreneurs and nonprofit organizations to achieve sustainable self-sufficiency.

FINANCIAL SELF SUFFICIENCY AND THE POTENTIAL OF EARNED INCOME

Earned income is the main source of operational and strategic capital for social enterprises. Earned income refers to payment collections for services or products rendered by a social entrepreneur or social enterprise that may be presented in the form of membership fees, subsidized interest rates, consultancy fees, rent collections, or the sale of intellectual properties, for example.

Earned income is the most preferred method employed by social entrepreneurs in the process of asserting self-sufficiency and financial sustainability of their social development initiatives. Indeed, earned income propels the mission of social enterprises without having to rely on donations or grants. In addition to leveraging the flow of funds from the private sector, earned income also enhances the management of the overall profit generation capacity of social initiatives.

Payment of subsidized fees for services rendered or tuition programs stand out as the preferred channels for generating earned income. However, social enterprises can also rely on the income potential of other entrepreneurial channels such as development and sale of unique software products, real estate, retailing and product distribution, or horticulture.

Other alternative sources of financing for social entrepreneurship include service fees or product profits from members of a target population; partnerships with governmental, nonprofit, or corporate organizations; social venture investors; venture capitalists; and angel investors.

STRATEGIES TOWARDS VALUE CREATION FOR SOCIAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Creation of social and economic value is the primary objective of social entrepreneurship. The objective is pursued through what is largely perceived to be business modeling for social purposes. The creation of a business for social purposes is premised on the guiding principle of achieving social good for needy populations in given localities. The need for social entrepreneurs to attain financial self-sufficiency has created increased interest in income diversification through the adoption of social purpose business models. Nonprofit organizations particularly use the social purpose business models to enhance their potential of generating earned income. The successful value creation in social entrepreneurship is dependent on several factors, including self-sustenance, value networking, and focus on the target population.

Creating Social and Economic Value through Self-Sustenance. The design and implementation of social entrepreneurship ideas is synonymous with the indefinite generation of earned income to support the perpetual

existence of a social enterprise. Self-sustenance of social enterprises relies heavily on their successful incorporation of the double bottom line principle. Double bottom line defines the ability of a social enterprise to create social value and economic value simultaneously.

The functional structures of a social enterprise should always be designed to meet the minimum recommended benchmarks for achieving perpetual financial and operational sustainability. The resource acquisition and allocation strategies that are adopted by social entrepreneurs should always reflect the potential of creating multiple and reliable streams of income. The strategic approach to resource management enables social enterprises to integrate appropriate measures for exploiting and optimizing earned income opportunities. This is achievable particularly when social entrepreneurs look inward into the potential of a social enterprise to create social and economic value simultaneously.

Sekem, a social enterprise founded by Dr. Ibrahim Abouleish (b. 1937) in Egypt, facilitated the perpetual pursuit of its mission of social, economic, and environmental development through the gradual establishment of six companies over a period of 27 years. Sekem runs different social enterprise activities such as community-based packaging and distribution of herbs and horticultural produce to manufacturing companies in Egypt. In a bid to enhance its earned income opportunities, Sekem diversified into education and cultural development. Therefore Sekem observes financial self-sufficiency through the optimization of tuition-based earned income from its educational institutions that include kindergartens, an adult training institute, and community-based medical center.

However, tracking and measurement of economic value creation of social enterprises has remained a big challenge, especially in the nonprofit sector. The persistent challenges are attributable to the lack of clear metrics for measuring the impact and performance of social business. Nonetheless, social returns on investments (SROI) can be used to derive estimations of the social and economic impacts of a social enterprise. SROI is a tool for deriving relevant nonfinancial ratios that measure the impact generated by a social investment initiative relative to the guiding mission of a social enterprise. Therefore, the impact of social entrepreneurship on the well-being of societies can be observed and quantified accordingly in terms of the success or failure of social development initiatives. The analytic details of SROI serve as a reliable reference for measuring value creation as well as eliciting social investor interest or financial support for a social enterprise.

Creating Socioeconomic Value through Networking. The creation of value networks in social enterprises aims at advancing the visionary orientation of a particular

enterprise by focusing on both the internal and external resource networks. The networking aspect particularly facilitates social entrepreneurs in the process of creating value-oriented partnerships with other organizations pursuing social improvement programs. Value networking among social enterprises is the equivalent of a value chain network in the business industry. The optimization of social and economic value by social entrepreneurs involves proactive approaches in the creation of self-initiated value networks. Value networks target not only other social entrepreneurs and enterprises with related visions but also members of the society where social entrepreneurship initiatives are targeted.

One good example of a social enterprise that utilized the networking strategy right from its inception is the Escuela Politecnica Professional in Spain. The technical training tertiary institution was established by a priest to provide technical education to local students in Mondragon, Spain, who could not afford the high costs of highlevel tertiary institutions in the country. The idea of the founder to establish the Escuela Politécnica Professional as a cooperative paid off as the core mission of the educational institution became easily identifiable to the missions of other cooperative societies. Therefore, the community polytechnic was able to create a formidable network of its own in addition to enjoying the value chain network of the cooperative industry. As a result, an institution that started off as a simple social enterprise experienced fast rates of growth to become the Mondragon Corporation Cooperative. The entity diversified into other fields of social enterprises that included manufacturing and retailing and also established a global branch network consisting of thirty-eight mass production plants.

Channeling Socioeconomic Benefits to the Right Target Population. Channeling socioeconomic benefits to the right target population is essential to the implementation of a mission. In business terms, it involves the creation of a relevant customer interface through which products or services are relayed to the target market through the appropriate channels. Therefore, the creation of social and economic value by a business enterprise should subsequently be followed by the transfer of the created value to the population targeted by a particular social entrepreneurship initiative.

The effective transfer of social and economic value created by social entrepreneurship is best achieved through a strategic pursuit designed to harness gradual collaboration of the target populations right from inception of an idea. Such a participative approach enables social entrepreneurs to enhance the integration of needs of the members of the target population into the value network that defines a particular society.

Grameen Bank is one such social enterprise institution where channeling of social and economic benefits to the right target population works so well. The fact that women constituted 95 percent of the bank's 3.5 million borrowers in 2010 is a clear demonstration that the bank targets poor women in Bangladesh who require financial assistance to establish small-scale business enterprises.

USE OF THE INTERNET AS A CHANNEL FOR SOCIAL ENTREPRENEURSHIP

Globalization and the continuous advancements in information technology have taken the subject of social entrepreneurship into cyberspace. A combination of Internet and Web 2.0 tools such as blogs, e-mail groups, video conferencing, and online communities have given rise to virtual social entrepreneurship teams. Members of such virtually connected teams share ideas on how to develop appropriate and innovative solutions to various social problems experienced in different parts of the world. E-mail groups and online communities have particularly been very effective in stitching together different entrepreneurial ideas targeted at improving the social wellbeing of the impoverished and marginalized populations. Social entrepreneur campaigns launched by Yahoo! and by the Canadian Social Entrepreneurs are some examples of social entrepreneurship initiatives that utilize cyberspace. Other online resources on social entrepreneurship can be found at Seven Fund (www.sevenfund.org) and Ashoka (http://ashoka.org).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anik, Lalin, Lara B. Aknin, Michael I. Norton, and Elizabeth W. Dunn. "Feeling Good about Giving: The Benefits (and Costs) of Self Interested Charitable Behavior." HBS Education Research. 2009. Available from: http://www.hbs.edu/research/pdf/10 012.pdf.
- Bornstein, David. How to Change the World: Social Entrepreneurs and the Power of New Ideas. New York: Oxford University Press, 2007.
- Bornstein, David, and Susan Davis. What Everyone Needs to Know. New York: Oxford University Press, 2010.
- "FAQs About Social Enterprise." Social Enterprise Magazine Online. 2010. Available from: http://www.social enterprisemagazine.org/.
- "Funding Them to Fish: The Case for Supporting the Earned Income Activities of Nonprofits." Social Enterprise Alliance, 2010.
- Graddy, Elizabeth and Lili Wang. "Social Capital, Volunteering and Charitable Giving." *Voluntas* 19 (2008): 23 42.
- Horsnell, Andy. "Social Enterprise." *managementhelp.org*. Available from: http://managementhelp.org/soc_entr/soc_entr.htm.
- "How to Change the World." Guy Kawasaki Blog, 17 September 2007. Available from: http://blog.guykawasaki.com/2007/09/social entrepre.html.
- Karlan, Deen, and John A. List. "Does Price Matter in Charitable Giving? Evidence from a Large Scale Natural Field Experiment. *American Economic Review* 97 (2007): 1774

- 1793. Available from: http://aida.econ.yale.edu/karlan/papers/MatchingGrant.pdf.
- Khan, Hina, and Donna Ede. "How Do Not for Profit SMEs Attempt to Develop a Strong Brand in an Increasingly Saturated Market?" *Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development* 16, no. 2 (2009): 335–354.
- Ligas, Mark. "People, Products and Pursuits: Exploring the Relationship between Consumer Goals and Product Meanings." *Psychology and Marketing* 17 (2009): 983 1003.
- Mair, Johanna, and Oliver Schoen. "Social Entrepreneurship: Three Successful Business Models." IESE Insight, 2010. Available from: http://www.bettermanagement.com/library/library.aspx?libraryid=13687.
- Sargeant, A., J. Hudson, and D. C. West. "Conceptualizing Brand Values in the Charity Sector: The Relationship between Sector, Cause and Organization." *Service Industries Journal* 28, no. 5, (2008): 615–632.
- Schulte, William, D. and Ana Maria Peredo, eds. *Handbook of Social Entrepreneurship*. New York: Routledge, 2010.
- Skoll Foundation. "What Is a Social Entrepreneur?", 2010. Available from: http://www.skollfoundation.org/aboutsocialentrepreneurship/whatis.asp.
- Stride, Helen, and Lee Stride. "No Logo? No Way. Branding in the Nonprofit Sector." *Journal of Marketing Management* 23 (2007): 107–122.
- "What Is Social Entrepreneurship?" *Ashoka.* 2010. Available from: http://ashoka.org/social entrepreneur.
- "Yahoo! and Nahdet El Mahrousa Launch Social Entrepreneurship Competition for Young Professionals in Egypt." *Yahoo!* 21 April 2010. Available from: http://finance.yahoo.com/news/Yahoo and Nahdet El Mahrousa bw 3519283629.html?x=0&.v=1.
- Yunus, Muhammad. Creating a World without Poverty: Social Business and Future of Capitalism. New York: Public Affairs, 2009
- Yunus, Muhammad. Building Social Business: The New Kind of Capitalism that Serves Humanity's Most Pressing Needs. New York: Public Affairs, 2010.

Ingati, Anaxos

SOCIAL MEDIA, COLLABORATION TOOLS

Social media is a term that covers the tools used by businesses to reach customers and connect employees through online social networking. Social media strategies have only become possible in the last several years, as online technologies have grown to meet the communication demands of individuals and companies. The advance of online connections and organizations is known as Web 2.0 or, when applied to business strategy, Enterprise 2.0.

Social media involves many different tools and techniques to communicate messages, but at its heart is the social network. On an individual level, social networks like Facebook and Twitter allow people to create profiles,

connect with friends, and join groups where they can discuss common interests. Businesses use social networks in similar ways but apply them to work projects. Sometimes they use existing social networks, and sometimes they create their own applications for employees to use on secure company intranets.

Within the business, social media is used most often collaboratively, providing employees with the tools they need to access resources together and work on projects simultaneously. Another term often used is cloud computing, which describes an approach to business networks where resources are distributed as needed and applications are used by employees in one cohesive structure. Which particular social media tool is used for a collaboration depends on the business and its goals.

Forums. Forums are pages that small businesses can create to start discussions on a variety of topics and allow their customers and employees to ask questions or post comments. Once members have joined, they can view other posts, answer questions, and continue conversations that have already begun. Forums are a useful way for businesses to explain questions that are frequently asked, or explain complicated processes in detail as part of employee training. As part of the business's Web site, forums should fit in with the overall Web design but also be scalable. When a small business first begins, there may be only a few dozen employees who join as forum members, but as the business experiences growth and opens new branches, the number of members may increase beyond the abilities of the original Web structure. Forums, along with other online software, should be built to host an increasing number of members easily.

Wikis. Wikis are online resources that gather information about a number of topics. Wikis are well known for their open access: anyone can view pages and edit them to include updated information. Business wikis work in a similar manner, but they are focused on specific topics and are typically edited in two different ways. Some wikis are resources which employees can access to learn more about business policy and procedure. These wikis are usually edited by management, human resource employees, and others in charge of training. Other business wikis are used to exchange information on different projects. In this case, they are edited by members of the team. Neither type of wiki is available to the general public, since businesses keep them solely on intranets.

Life Cycle Management. Some social media tools are designed to help employees complete projects that require many steps. These tools are very common among service-oriented businesses that need detailed life cycle management applications. Employees are able to enter

the program, timestamp their work, and pass many different types of documents along to other employees for questions or further work. Most applications come with the ability to tag other employees who need to look at project information or add work, including them in updates and allowing them to access necessary files. These programs tend to be more expensive and complicated than the more simple wikis or document editors.

Comprehensive applications that combine project life cycles with chat, e-mail, videoconferencing, and other features are known as groupware. Groupware is designed especially for businesses that have a high number of employees working on the same project at the same time. Everything needed for the workflow coordination and data sharing is included in groupware. Groupware applications can be either synchronous or asynchronous. Synchronous versions are real-time, updating constantly to show employees what changes are being made as they happen. Asynchronous programs usually require that a user refresh or log back into a system to see the changes.

Document Editors. Document editors are like life cycle management applications but are usually more simple. They appeal to a much wider range of businesses, including those that need to print out a frequent number of reports, letters, or invoices. Since these systems are more simple, they are often used by only a single department of larger companies, such as marketing or accounting. Employees create a document in the application, then exchange edits in a constant revision process until the document is completed. Similar tagging features allow workers to add new participants onto projects in the same way as lifecycle management programs. Most document editors are Web-based. They are accessed via third-party servers and operated on the Web instead of being downloaded onto the business's own network. These editors are often less expensive than other collaboration applications.

Conferencing. With developing technology, online conferencing can take several different forms, including video, audio, and combinations of both. A chat feature is often included in conferencing programs as well. These collaboration tools are one of the most common among businesses, popularized by inexpensive and effective tools such as Skype and Quick Connect. Employees first use these conferencing methods during their training, which can be given to many different new employees in different locations at the same time. Conferencing is used often to update experienced employees on new policy or trends.

Web Polls. Web polls are a simple tool used by businesses to gauge opinions on different aspects of company strategy. These polls are most often seen on business Web sites or social networking sites, where business marketing analysts

use them to ask for input from clients on key business decisions. When making decisions that affect employees more than customers, businesses can use these same polls and questionnaires to gauge quickly the response of a large number of employees in a short amount of time.

Social Networking. Many businesses see social networking as a personal pursuit that has no place in the business world. Many companies have developed strict policies controlling the access of social networks such as Facebook and Twitter at work, and few businesses allow employees to use these applications at all during work hours. However, social networking can also be a useful collaboration tool when used solely for business matters. Popular sites like LinkedIn allow professionals to exchange contact information to facilitate their work. Private business social networks attempt to do the same thing. They allow employees to create profiles and update microblogs with status changes showing what stage of projects they are currently on and when they have finished particular reports.

Social networks can also be used to collaborate with other businesses to increase sales and combine marketing efforts. Endorsements are easy to make with simple links over microblogs, and small businesses can exchange easy promotion with other local businesses to increase their customer base.

Some examples of collaborative tools are:

- 1. OfficeMedium. OfficeMedium is a collaboration service that provides a business-specific interface for working on many different types of projects. It incorporates several different social media tools into one package, including the ability to poll employees, chat live with peers and managers, develop user profiles to share information and recognize other workers, and share calendars for projects that multiple people are working on. Clients can also be given secure links to OfficeMedium so that they can keep track of their projects. Small businesses will need to pay about \$6 a month per user, and \$1 a month per gigabyte of storage space. There are no mobile versions of the applications for OfficeMedium, but it is a strong option for an office-based system.
- 2. Basecamp. A Web-based collaboration tool, Basecamp allows businesses to customize the look of their application and create to-do lists or important milestones to help plan out projects. Message boards and timestamping are also available to help increase efficiency. Prices for the Basecamp software vary according to what package small businesses are interested in buying. The basic package in 2010, one of the most ideal for smaller organizations, allowed for fifteen projects to be open at the same time. It cost \$24 a month with 5 GB of storage. The largest

- package offered unlimited projects and 75 GB for \$149 a month. The developer provides a free 60-day trial download from its Web site.
- 3. CubeTree. CubeTree is designed primarily as an intranet, office-based, social networking application. Employees create a profile and input status updates to let co-workers know about coming deadlines, finished reports, or available data. Other members can then comment on the status updates in a microblogging format. Employees can also filter out status updates to just a few peers when necessary, tag co-workers for particular project updats, or control what types of updates they receive. Other tools, such as Twitter and Google Docs, can be linked into the conversation as needed. The basic download is free, with extra features costing up to \$5 per user, per month.
- 4. Google Wave. Google Wave is an application designed to support ongoing conversations centering around news, projects, ideas, or data. It transmits typed letters live and integrates naturally with other Google applications, such as Gmail and Google Docs. This is a useful application for businesses that need to keep employees quickly informed concerning rapidly changing data. Documents, videos, and images can be linked directly into a Wave for immediate viewing. Whenever a new participant is tagged, he or she can scroll down to see all the information discussed earlier. Add-ons are also available to help streamline common business tasks. Google Wave was open only to invited users in the first two quarters of 2010, pending further development.
- 5. Office Live Workspace. Office Live Workspace is the Microsoft version of collaboration software. It allows users to both share documents over the internet and collaborate on projects. Multiple users can save and trade information with each other as required, and a sidebar gives real time updates showing what coworkers are uploading or working on. Document controls can be set to share screen views of a single page and decide who can view, edit, or comment on the document. Since Office Live is a Microsoft production, it works very well with Microsoft software such as Word, Excel, and PowerPoint. This application may be especially attractive to Windows-based small businesses.
- 6. Zoho Writer. Zoho Writer is a more basic collaboration tool designed almost exclusively for creating and editing documents. The basic program provides only a blank document to begin working on, but the Zoho template library allows users to choose from a variety of different document forms such as fact sheets, proposals, ads, and reports. Documents can be edited between two co-workers or shared with a

- group that can work on them in real time. The application also offers offline support and synchronization for updating when users log back in. Zoho Writer is free, but users must create a writer account and sign up before they can use all elements of the application, including the ability to save Microsoft documents to the Zoho account.
- 7. Hootsuite. Hootsuite is a teamwork tool that began using Twitter as a basis for organization projects and monitoring the progress of the team as a whole. It allows small businesses to form groups in which updates from a variety of social networking sites, including Twitter and Facebook, are available. Participants can reply to all members of the group or only a select number of other people. Each account has an owner, usually the team leader, who can invite new users by tagging them. The application incorporates a news feed for information updates and an assignment function to give specific tasks to people in the group. The free application can also analyze Twitter data to spot trends and responses to business marketing techniques.
- 8. Codeita. Codeita is a cloud computing application that is designed primarily for employees who are working on coding projects for software companies. It allows different coders to work together on the same project, tracking each other's work and communicating whenever necessary. Team problemsolving features are built into the system, and it is designed to save work automatically to a server system. It also allows users to send previews of the projects they are working. This is a very useful application for small Web development businesses and similar start-ups.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Bidgoli, Hossein. The Handbook of Technology Management: Supply Chain Management, Marketing and Advertising, and Global Management. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- Brogan, Chris. Social Media 101: Tactics and Tips to Develop Your Business Online. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.
- Cameron, Chris. "Top 10 Online Small Business Collaboration Tools." *ReadWriteWeb*. January 2010. Available from: http://www.readwriteweb.com/start/2010/01/top 10 online collaboration to.php.
- "Collaboration." *OpenText.* Available from: http://www.opentext. com/2/global/sol products/sol pro collaboration community management.htm.
- "Does Collaboration Impact Business Performance." *J Morgan Marketing*. April 2010. Available from: http://www.jmorganmarketing.com/collaboration impacts business performance/.
- Dybwad, Barb. "Document Collaboration Tools for the Small Business." *Open Forum.* December 2009. Available from: http://www.openforum.com/idea hub/topics/technology/

- article/document collaboration tools for the small business barb dybwad.
- "Hootsuite Releases Tools for Agencies and Groups." *Hootsuite*. April 2010. Available from: http://blog.hootsuite.com/team collaboration/.
- Safko, Lon, and David Brake. *The Social Media Bible: Tactics, Tools, and Strategies for Business Success.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- Thomas, Lorrie. "Social Media Marketing for Small Business." Web Marketing Today. June 2009. Available from: http://www.wilsonweb.com/newmedia/social media sme.htm.

Lacoma, Anaxos

SOCIAL MEDIA, COMMUNICATION TOOLS

Social media encompasses the online tools and methods used by businesses to reach customers, consumers, and other businesses in their supply chains. It is a constantly growing area of technology that embraces audio, video, and interactive materials that can be exchanged via the Internet. Social networking sites, microblogs, and online forums are all applications use in social media. The goal is to reach a large number of people in effective, personable ways, at a low cost to the business. Traditionally small businesses have been reluctant to embrace social media tools. A study by Citibank in 2009 showed that 76 percent of small-business executives had not found sites like Facebook or Twitter useful in marketing or overall strategy. That does not mean they are not trying: small business use of social media doubled between 2007 and 2009, and nearly 70 percent of small businesses make use of some aspect of social networking. The problem is in the maintenance and planning of social media initiatives, which small-business owners can struggle with more than larger companies.

All social media methods are communication tools of some sort, but several are used specifically to communicate information to the customer. Sometimes this information is simple, such as a few words that remind loyal customers about discounts and sales promotion deadlines. At other times social media communication is more complex, answering complicated questions and giving newer consumers detailed information on products or services. Which type the business uses depends on the target audience. Most small businesses should strive to balance their social media strategy by using more than one communication technique to reach people as effectively as possible.

TYPES OF COMMUNICATION TOOLS

Some of the more common social media communication tools are blogs, microblogs, content syndication blogs, short message services, podcasts, streaming videos, and instant mesaging.

Blogs. Blogs are a type of social media consisting of journal-like entries, usually around 1,000 words or more. Images, video, and additional updates are often included to help people understand the scenario. If a small business has a Web site of its own on its own servers, it can incorporate a blog as a page in that Web site. If not, the Web site can sign up to one of the many blog hosting sites available. These blogs are useful when communicating important updates to customers that need more than just a few lines to explain. New customers should be able to visit business blogs and find information or news on a variety of subjects. Most blogs are archived histories that allow visitors to scroll back and review all past posts.

Microblogs. Microblog is a general name for sites that allow users to post very short updates or quick links instead of the longer journal entries. Almost all social networking sites are versions of microblogs, including the immensely popular Facebook and Twitter. Twitter is notable because it limits user entries to only 140 characters: This type of limitation defines the overall brevity of microblogs. Sometimes these short updates are difficult for businesses to use effectively, and it requires a different type of marketing approach in order to communicate information effectively to customers with only a few words and an added link or number.

Some businesses may assume that social networks and all microblogs are meant for personal use but not designed for businesses. However, both Facebook and MySpace have tools dedicated specifically for business customization, fans, and linking. There are also multiple applications designed to pull data from Twitter in order to help businesses judge the effectiveness of marketing techniques.

Content Syndication Blogs. Content syndication refers to sharing and publishing social media information across many different blogs and other Web sites. Like syndicated posts in newspapers, syndicated blogs are single entries spread across many different Web sites and sometimes even paid for by other companies. Unlike traditional articles, syndicated blog content typically takes the form of links as well as copies. Other sites link to the business blog, often in return for links to their own pages. Businesses can achieve content syndication by writing content that is interesting, timely, applicable to many situations, and has good search engine optimization (SEO). The most popular blogs are linked and reviewed by content collection sites such as Mashable. Content syndication typically

occurs with general articles, not updates on business progress or sales promotions. Content is sent using RSS, or Real Site Summary, a format used to exchange and automatically update information.

SMS. SMS stands for short message service, an official name for text messaging over cell phones. As a communication tool, SMS works similarly to microblogging. The messages must be short, to the point, and include all the necessary information. Businesses are even more constrained, because they cannot link to other material or post images using SMS. This form of communication is much more personal and has a narrower target audience than other types of social media. Small businesses should always ask permission before sending employees text messages concerning deals or news. There are several Web site services that allow businesses to send e-mails as text messages for a small fee. Since this method is exclusive, small businesses can use it to offer discounts to only their most valued customers. It can also be an effective method to communicate with employees or suppliers.

Podcasting. Podcasting, derived from the technique of putting radio or news broadcasts on an iPod, is a method of making audio files available for customers or employees to download. It usually refers to only audio, but video elements can be included. Podcasting is largely informative but can also be used to repurpose other material to make it more available for customers on the go, or for those who find it easier to glean information from listening to an audio clip. Podcasts can be made available from a small business Web site or blog to give customers the chance to listen to radio interviews with owners or supporters.

Video. Except for text, streaming video is one of the most popular methods for businesses to communicate messages online. Thanks to inexpensive or free video sites like YouTube, small businesses can create their own commercials at very little cost and post them for any customers to see if they wish. Videos can be embedded into blogs or Web sites and linked between friendly contacts to help spread the message faster. Video also makes an ideal training tool for employees.

Instant Messaging. Not all businesses consider instant messaging to be a viable marketing technique, but when used properly online chatting can easily increase the value of a business product or service. Instant messaging is typically used to communicate to customers who want more knowledge about a particular service or who need help completing a specific tasks. An employee talks them through it, using the business's online chat application, answering their questions or explaining specific aspects of what the business has to offer.

ADVICE FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Social media is a newer form of marketing, and traditional marketing techniques are not likely to be as effective when using a social media tool. Small businesses should be prepared to use different tactics and messages when communicating with consumers via online methods. While small businesses may be able to use social media applications or add features onto their existing Web site structure with little cost, maintaining social media takes more work. Banners, posters, and commercials can be created and passed along to consumers. Social media, however, focuses more on a relationship: consumers who interact with the business expect friendly answers and honest replies. Applications typically require a dedicated marketer, graphic designer, or writer to keep updates fresh and topical.

Multiple channels of communication can be achieved more easily by small businesses through repurposing. Repurposing is a common practice among businesses that use social media. It refers to using the same material in a different medium. A commercial can be made and posted on YouTube, then transferred to a podcast as a simple audio recording, then posted as dialogue text on a blog. Using this same material over again in different channels can save the business money while allowing more people to access the same message. In order to repurpose social media materials more easily, businesses should focus on simplicity and one easy theme, such as a particular sales promotion.

When creating a video, a small business should create a single hook that will interest consumers. Online, there is no reason for customers to view commercials or infomercials unless they already want to know more about a product or service. Outright selling tactics will turn consumers away, and these tactics are even more noticeable on video. It is better simply to show a customer how a product works, or what benefits a service has. The "Will it Blend?" series available on YouTube was successful because it caught consumer attention by tearing apart unusual items to demonstrate the power of Blendtec systems. Small businesses can try an advanced marketing strategy like this, or they can focus on less related material, offering consumers lifestyle or improvement advice connected with their products.

When creating audio, a small business should keep in mind that audio clips are usually designed to be downloaded. If possible, the business should offer the audio in a variety of formats or a generic MP3 format if no other option is possible. Audio clips should be short and to the point. If they are used for informative purposes, the audio clips should condense material down into only a few points that are easier to absorb. If the clip is a form of advertising, it should be professionally

produced, preferably by a third party with experience in audio engineering and radio marketing.

More time can be spent with blogs than other types of social media. While blog posts can be filled with detail, they tend to veer easily off topic. The small business should create a full social media plan before creating a blog. What will be the blog's focus? How often will it be updated? Who will be hired to write it? What tone will the blog take with consumers? Rather than filling a blog with meaningless information, the small business should provide viewers with useful information and interesting facts about the current position of the company.

Microblogs cannot be used for extraneous information in the same way. Their content must be sharp and to the point, which requires a different style of writing. Most microblog sites can be used to provide links to more complete information when necessary. A small business should be prepared to spend time building an audience with microblogs, since creating a fan base is far from an immediate accomplishment. What type of information should be given depends on the microblog. Facebook is useful for generic status updates and garnering comments from fans. MySpace can be more customized to display original marketing ideas. Twitter can be used for brevity and wit, communicating sudden news with partners and consumers alike.

EXAMPLES OF MICROBLOGS

Here are some of the more common forms of microblogs.

Facebook. One of the most popular social networking sites in 2010, Facebook allows businesses to create groups, fan pages, and diagnostic tools. Fans can easily comment on status updates to let businesses know immediately what they think, and more information can always be added in the Notes feature if necessary.

Twitter. Twitter is most useful for businesses to analyze response to their marketing and follow both trends and the work of their competitors. It allows users to tag specific words and followers for more complete communication. Consumers who use Twitter are used to receiving frequent updates the moment something new occurs, so businesses should strive to maintain their Twitter accounts carefully.

LinkedIn. LinkedIn is a social networking site devoted to businesses. It allows business leaders to create profiles and make contacts with one another. Small businesses can use this application to find new opportunities or follow leads to professionals available for hire.

Digsby. Digsby is a management application that is used to combine many different social networking tools into one screen so that businesses can manage all of their accounts more easily. Chat tools are combined, e-mail accounts are linked with Digsby notifications, and social networking status updates are gathered into one spot for easier viewing. The application allows for personalization in both appearance and function.

Yammer. Yammer is a social network application designed especially for businesses. It is used mostly within the business structure to coordinate project plans or announce changes to employees. An informal group can be created on Yammer, or a business can establish an official network only for its employees.

Ning. Ning is a social network creation application that small businesses can use to create social networks about their products and services so interested consumers can join and find out more. Personal social network sites on Ning can become cluttered and unnecessary, but networks created by businesses for marketing purposes tend to be focused. Ning is most useful for small business that have high customer loyalty and goods that tend to gain a strong following.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Betancourt, Leha. "5 Ways Small Businesses Can Avoid Social Media Panic." *Open: Small Business.* January 2010. Available from: http://www.openforum.com/idea hub/topics/technology/article/5 ways small businesses can avoid social media panic leah betancourt.

Claxton, Lena, and Alison Woo. How to Say It: A Guide to Promoting Your Small Business Using Websites, E zines, Blogs, and Podcasts. New York: Prentice Hall, 2008.

Cohen, Mark. "Text Message Marketing." *New York Times*. September 2009. Available from: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/24/business/smallbusiness/24texting.html.

Corless, Rebecca. "Study Shows Social Media Releases Are Less Effective Than Traditional Press Releases." *HubSpot.* May 2009. Available from: http://blog.hubspot.com/blog/tabid/ 6307/bid/4789/Study Shows Social Media Releases Are Less Effective Than Traditional Press Releases.aspx.

Eddy, Nathan. "Majority of Small Businesses Use Social Media, Report Finds." *Eweek*. May 2010, Available from: http://www.eweek.com/c/a/Midmarket/Majority of Small Businesses Use Social Media Report Finds 603302/.

Jain, Rachna. "The Basics of Content Syndication and RSS." Build a Better Blog. 2010. Available from: http://www.buildabetterblog. com/2010/03/content syndication and rss.html.

Jantsch, John. "Let's Talk: Social Media for Small Business." *Duct Tape.* Available from: http://www. ducttapemarketing.com/socialmediaforbusiness.pdf.

Pollitt, Chad H. "Facebook Evolution: Business Communication Tool to Viable Conversion Platform." *Kyle Lacy*. March 2010. Available from: http://kylelacy.com/facebook evolution business communication tool to viable conversion platform/.

Safko, Lon, and David Brake. *The Social Media Bible: Tactics, Tools, and Strategies for Business Success.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Thomas, Lorrie. "Social Media Marketing for Small Business." Web Marketing Today. June 2009. Available from: http://www.wilsonweb.com/newmedia/social media sme.htm.

Weinberg, Tamar. The New Community Rules: Marketing on the Social Web. Sebastopol, Calif.: O'Reilly, 2009.

Lacoma, Anaxos

SOCIAL MEDIA, NETWORKING

Social media is the collection of tools that businesses use to reach consumers, employees, and other companies through Web 2.0 technology. When most people hear about social media they think of social networking sites, but this is actually only a small part of the social media field. Any type of technology that allows people to communicate and exchange interests or information online is part of social media. This broad field covers audio, video, and interactive forms of multimedia.

Social media is notable for its low cost and uniquely broad audience, making social media tools ideal for small businesses to spread marketing messages or seek out contacts in their industry. However, small businesses have been slow to investigate the potential of social media sites. In 2009 Citibank surveyed 500 small businesses and found that 86 percent of them did not use social networking sites for exchanging information or offering businesses advice. These low acceptance statistics are caused in large part by lack of knowledge on how social media can be used for business networking.

The primary benefits of using social media when networking are speed and scalability. Results with social media tools can be immediate, especially during ongoing conversations. When the small business is ready, it can easily widen its searches to include other companies or professionals outside its town, state, or even country. Networking tools online allow for a much greater pool of contacts, giving small businesses access to more experience than would otherwise be possible.

REASONS FOR SOCIAL MEDIA NETWORKING

Online trade show, job fairs, and business-oriented social networks are an excellent way for employers to find new workers. As small businesses grow larger, they require more specialized employees that can handle specific marketing, accounting, or management tasks. Social networking tools

are one of the best ways to find such professionals in the modern business world.

Finding New Suppliers/Distributors. In order to cut costs, product-oriented small businesses should occasionally search for better deals with their suppliers or distributors. Social media networks like online forums and digital trade booths are methods that can be used more effectively than traditional searches. For businesses that are just starting, networking on social media sites can be an efficient way of learning more about supplier prices or finding local distributors. Online forums often compile more advice than businesses can find on word of mouth alone.

Faster Negotiations. One of the primary advantages to social media is the immediate communication that it can encourage. Social networks can be used to gain the opinions of peers or consult managers and business owners in an official context. With the aid of mobile devices such as phones or laptops, these discussions can often occur on-site when meetings with distributors or clients are taking place. Not all social network tools work well with mobile formats, but many do. If the negotiations take place online, in the form of bid or a similar process, then all discussion can occur on the Internet. As a result, the time it takes to consult on terms or respond is significantly reduced.

Closer Ties With Community. Small businesses often thrive on local contact. Social media only reinforces the local channels that these businesses depend on. Social networks like Facebook allow businesses to join town or city groups and communicate with other nearby businesses to form plans. Other networks can be even more specialized, bringing together businesses and clients with specific interests such as gardening, coffee, or nonprofit endeavors. This makes it easier to plan local events or find other businesses that are willing to collaborate. This can be more effective than the limited contact pools small businesses used to access at chamber of commerce meetings and other sponsored functions.

New Funding Opportunities. Small businesses depend on effective networking to establish new leads for funding. Raising capital can be very difficult in a local setting, and social media gives businesses the ability to reach a much larger group of potential investors or lenders willing to give small businesses loans on friendly terms. Angel investors often form groups that have a single Web site entrepreneurs can apply to for capital. Contacts with other businesses over social networks can give businesses tips about where to find loans or funding. Some network applications exist for entrepreneurs to give each other advice or link willing investors with promising businesses.

COMMON NETWORKING TOOLS

Microblogs allows users to post short, pointed status updates and then field comments from others. Some social networks are general and allow everyone to join, while others are more particular and focus on a particular location or interest. Microblogs earn their name from their brevity. They are much more concise than the journal entries on regular blogs. Twitter famously limits users to only 140 characters per post. This gives businesses only enough room for friendly comments or quick questions. Multiple other businesses or professionals can comment on one question, allowing small businesses to receive a multitude of responses at once.

Online Forums. Forums, also known as message boards, are Web sites where members can post questions or comments and respond to current questions already on the board. Forums are similar to microblogs, but instead of focusing on personal status update information, they tend to revolve around topics. Members can also give more involved answers. Forums exist for specific industry subjects and are more likely to include those who are able to respond with useful information. Small businesses can join larger organizations made up of similar businesses to access this kind of forum. Some forum memberships require applications or fees.

Specialized Networking Sites. Specialized network sites combine many different social media tools in one group. These are sites designed for business-to-business relationships, helping smaller businesses find suppliers, transporters, and investors. They often include blogs, microblogs, forums, conferences, and other social media tools to help facilitate business networking. These sites tend to be easier for small businesses to maintain than personal profiles on large networking applications. Many of these sites are also local and exist to help businesses in the area, and some are developed from existing business bureau sites.

Linking. Among businesses that regularly communicate online, linking is one of the most important networking responses used to build relations with other companies or professionals. Linking refers to digitally placing links to other blogs, sites, or profiles on the business Web site. These links can either be included in a blog as part of a conversation, or set aside as a list on the sidebar of a main Web site. These links serve two main purposes. They increase the chance that Web surfers will find the small business Web page through links to similar sites, and they form an important part of building a healthy relationship between the blogs of like-minded businesses. Linking between sites is a common and often expected form of Web-based social networking.

SOME EXAMPLES OF SOCIAL MEDIA NETWORK APPLICATIONS

The following is a list of some popular sites in use in the early 2010s.

- 1. Facebook. Facebook, along with Twitter and MySpace, is one of the most popular microblogs used by individuals and businesses alike. Facebook is useful primarily as a general networking tool, due to its widespread use across multiple countries. Small businesses can quickly join groups and win fans internationally. However, microblogs like Facebook require a significant investment of time and the right writing style in order to be effective networking tools. Time must be devoted every day to managing the business profile and responding to comments.
- 2. LinkedIn. LinkedIn is a social networking site like Facebook but is designed especially for business professional to contact one another and share valuable information. Classmates can locate one another, old business colleagues can reunite, and entrepreneurs can search for interested partners. Many professionals use LinkedIn to share their résumés and look for new positions, but the network can also be a useful tool for small-business owners as well. LinkedIn also comes with tools to manage profiles from Outlook or browse for particular topics with a dedicated toolbar.
- 3. **Talkbiznow**. Talkbiznow is another business networking site that revolves around business services for the owners of smaller companies. Individual users can create accounts and communicate information regarding services to other members. The application supports Webinars and voice conferencing for large meetings and text messages for smaller conversations. Service keywords are automatically tagged and highlighted so users can sort quickly through a large number of messages at a time. Business owners can create reports, or lists of potential Talkbiznow contacts for specific projects or funding.
- 4. **PartnerUp**. PartnerUp is a business networking Web site with several social media tools, including blogs, forums, and networks. The site is dedicated to helping small-business owners find advice and resources among their peers. Entrepreneurs can seek commercial real estate locations to open new businesses or find ideas they may be interested in participating in. Those who already own businesses can look for vendors and third-party service providers there. PartnerUp can also be a useful promotional tool, allowing marketers to spread the word about their own products or services.

- 5. Qapacity. Qapacity is a basic Web site builder service. Users create an account and then build their own Web site using several different themes and basic blog and portfolio tools. The pages created can be naturally linked with Twitter, Facebook, and other networking sites. Search engine optimization is done automatically to help clients searching for the business find it more easily. Users of Qapacity have the ability to search all other small-business owners using the same services, creating an online community. Qapacity links with Google Local and Google Maps to give networking a more local aspect.
- 6. Ryze. Ryze is a network creation site that allows business owners to contact other members with similar businesses and organize events or contracts. There are two levels to Ryze. The first consists of the home page, where users can send messages and view other member home pages. The second level lets users access specialty networks created around certain parameters, typically location, industry, or common interests.
- 7. Xing. A combination job board and networking site, Xing focuses on helping entrepreneurs make useful contacts. The site allows users to create a profile and search any posted jobs for matches, but business owners can also use the service as a directory. Over eight million contacts are available on Xing for searching, providing their location, company, and business offerings for other members. The profiles are built to focus on what services professionals over and what services they may need from other businesses to facilitate network. Xing also allows members to create groups (over 17,000 in 2010) based on topics of discussion.
- 8. Entrepreneur Connect. Entrepreneur Connect is a comprehensive Web site offering advice and networking applications for all types of entrepreneurs. The site offers regular interviews with successful entrepreneurs and articles or videos on how to succeed at certain aspects of business. Conferences and forums are promoted or sponsored by the organization, and timely discussions between members are shared with all members. There are separate groups for online, youth-oriented, female, and new entrepreneurs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Business Services for the Business Community." *Talkbiznow*. 2010. Available from: http://www.talkbiznow.com/static/overview/.
- Farrar, Lara. "How Can Small Companies Make Money from Social Media?" *CNN*. April 2010. Available from: http://www.cnn.com/2010/BUSINESS/04/08/social.media.small.biz/index.html.

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 1179

- Hartley, Darin E. 10 Steps to Successful Social Networking for Business. Alexandria, Va.: American Society for Training and Development, 2010.
- Kutnick, Geoffrey. "Social Media Can Work for Small Business, Too." Socialmediatoday. March 2010. Available from: http:// www.socialmediatoday.com/SMC/182907.
- Lichtenberg, Ravit. "10 Ways Social Media Will Change in 2010." *Readwriteweb*. December 2009, Available from: http://www.readwriteweb.com/archives/10 ways social media will change in 2010.php.
- Pakroo, Peri. *The Small Business Start Up Kit for California*. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.
- Small Biz Bee. February 2010. Available from: http://smallbizbee.com/index/2010/02/02/ultimate list 40 social networking/.
- "Social Media For Small Business." *Social Media Optimization*. January 2010. Available from: http://social media optimization.com/2010/01/social media for small business/.
- "The Ultimate List: 40 Social Networking Sites Specifically for Small Business, Entrepreneurs, and Startups."
- "Welcome to Entrepreneur Connect." *Entrepreneur Connect.*Available from: http://econnect.entrepreneur.com/.

Lacoma, Anaxos

SOCIAL MEDIA, OVERVIEW

Social media is a comprehensive term used when discussing all tools that people, especially businesses, use to create an integrated online presence. These tools give businesses the ability to create and publish many different kinds of information on the Internet for the benefit of both their customers and their employees. This is one of the fastest-growing fields in small business marketing and collaboration.

Social networking is an intrinsic part of the definition for social media. Collectively, online applications that allow multiple users to exchange knowledge, personal information, and skills are known as Web 2.0, or the second phase of the Internet that embraces online gatherings of people or resources. Social networking, as a segment of the Web 2.0 concept, allows users to meet friends, express ideas, and develop interests in a variety of online applications. Social media is the method businesses use to market or complete projects on these social networking applications.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES

Social media is easily scalable. Large corporations can spend millions of dollars on complicated social media strategies designed to raise their brand recognition and develop various market segments. On the other end, small businesses can use social media to reach local markets with very little cost. If they are able to ship their products in a cost-effective way, small businesses can also reach specific consumers around the world to grow their customer base quickly. This provides a cost effective method of accomplishing marketing goals that would absorb hundreds of dollars using traditional media such as banners, billboards, and commercial spots. Social networking sites allow businesses with representation on those sites to reach thousands and even millions of people with only simple status updates or links to products. The effects of these marketing techniques are immediate and do not require the time it takes to send out mailers or order banners.

Businesses can also use social media for networking and distribution channels. Many online forums cater exclusively to certain industries or provide places where suppliers and distributors can meet and exchange contact information. Even more casual social sites allow small-business owners to meet likeminded entrepreneurs and trade advice, resources, or plans. As the small business grows, other social media tools can be used to create online collaboration applications for employees to work on projects together even if they cannot meet physically.

Despite its many useful qualities, working with social media does come with costs. Social media tools can be very difficult for employees to learn or use effectively, especially if their experience lies with traditional forms of media and marketing instead. Employees may need to practice before they understand how communication and media applications differ in social media settings. Social media also requires significant investment in an online business structure, including choosing a programming language, a Web site hosting service, and analytics tools to judge effectiveness. While small businesses can often hire consultants and outside Web designers to create a functional Web site, social media requires constant work to maintain correctly, so in-house skills are also needed. Some types of social networking can also expose businesses to online identity or idea theft.

POPULAR SOCIAL MEDIA TOOLS

New social media tools are being developed constantly, especially for businesses with experience in online applications. A small business does not need to choose every class of social media tool, but it should use those which apply to its target market and products or services.

1. **Microblogs**. Microblog is a general term for a social networking site that focuses on short, to-the-point status updates rather than journal entries. The most popular social networking sites, such as Facebook, MySpace, and Twitter, are different types of microblogs. These sites and others like them allow limited

notifications and links to other Web pages or images while focusing on developing contact with other users. MySpace allows a greater degree of customization than Facebook, which may be useful for a business that has graphics or music to share. Twitter is limited to only 140-character-count posts, making it ideal for telegraphing news, sharing discounts, or spreading information.

- 2. Blogs. Blogs are personal Web sites primarily in a journal-like format that can be updated by adding more posts, which tend to be around 1,000 words long. Blogs can be easily customized and linked to social networking sites to gather fans or followers. Businesses can use these blogs to offer more information and give their business a more personal feeling.
- 3. **Professional Networking Sites**. Professional networking sites are social networking applications that are used by business employees to make contacts. The most popular example is LinkedIn, which is designed specifically for professionals. These sites have a very similar structure to other microblogs but focus on sharing résumés or finding peers in the same industry.
- 4. Online Industry Communities. Online trade shows, business wikis, industry forums, and support sites are all examples of social media tools used by specific types of businesses, especially those interested in business-to-business selling. These tools are more in-depth than professional networking sites and allow businesses to make bids or offers, close deals, and exchange necessary information.
- 5. **Forums**. Forums are designed to allow any user who is a member of the forum to post questions, replies, or comments. Some forums are designed around a particular subject, while others are created by organizations to answer a variety of questions or discuss different topics. A small business can set up a forum to answer customer questions or continue dialogues as part of a larger community.
- 6. Podcasts. Podcasts, a word derived from sound files (nonmusical) downloaded onto an iPod, are a simple type of social media usually made of recorded radio broadcasts or lectures. Businesses use podcasts to spread information quickly through a company or inform customers about their products in an easy, accessible way.
- 7. **Analytics and Intelligence Tools**. There are many different social media tools designed specifically to examine the success of online marketing campaigns. For instance, many applications exist to search Twitter for growing trends, responses to particular subjects, and personal success on the social networking site.

Google Analytics shows bloggers what searches people are using to find their blogs. Competitive intelligence tools like QuarkBase allow businesses to see what keywords competitors are using to draw customers.

DEVELOPING SOCIAL MEDIA FOR BUSINESS

Many small companies struggle with social media strategies because they do not take enough time to develop unique goals for the social media tools they are using. Thorough planning is vital to the success of any type of business social networking. Small businesses should ensure that they have comprehensive strategies in place, detailed to meet their own goals. Good marketing plans for social media endeavors focus on four C's: content, context, connections, and community. Content should be pertinent to the needs of customers but also informative. Context refers to the way the social media messages are structured and how they are used to connect customers, employees, and other companies around the small business. Together these people form a vibrant community that benefits both themselves and the business.

Another mistake common to small businesses is the belief that they can pay a project fee to a consultant or outside source to create social media tools, then maintain them with the same ease that a Web site or financial application is maintained. This is not true. In order for social networks and similar applications to be effective, they must be regularly updated by people with the skills necessary to convey sales promotions and business updates. This is a hidden cost of social media often overlooked. Writers with the ability to write for a target social audience must be used to maintain social media tools.

These writers should be equipped with the necessary knowledge to reach customers and develop business connections. Social media sites cannot be written in the same way other, more traditional advertisements are created. Those connected to social media networks expect brief and friendly posts without overt marketing techniques or pushy sales tactics. Social media tools are used to develop connections with customers and should include local information in a friendly format. Brevity and links to other pages are important.

Small businesses must also be prepared to grow their social media tools. A forum that supports a few dozen members may work well in the beginning, but can the same forum support hundreds or thousands of members as the business grows? Businesses must use technology and Web structure that supports growth, possibly rapid growth if necessary. Many microblogs automatically scale due to framework built in by their creators, but forums and wikis that are created by small businesses should have

similar capabilities. Web design consultants can offer a great deal of help when deciding scalability issues.

Many types of social media depend on winning the respect of other members. Small businesses should maintain dialogues and create ongoing conversations with customers or other organizations. This allows them to hear news through their contacts and link their brand to friendly, personable responses. Social media requires back and forth communication in order to be effective. Used properly, it can be an excellent way to receive easy feedback from customers as well as market products and services.

Employees who incorporate social marketing tools like wikis to collaborate on projects together should be trained on how to use these tools correctly. If the small business cannot train employees itself, it should hire outside consultants to do so. Employees must feel comfortable with wiki technology and have practice trading information and edits in an online work environment for in-house social media to be effective.

At the same time, employees must be trained when not to use social media. For those who must use social networking, limits should be set on how they use these tools and how much time is spent on them. Around 70 percent of all businesses in the United States have already banned employees from accessing their personal accounts on social networks. Employees who are not properly trained can waste time on social media instead of positively impacting the business.

DEVELOPING TRENDS

Social media is slowly becoming more exclusive, and this trend is expected to continue, especially for businesses. Instead of joining large social networking applications like Twitter, businesses will be able to focus on smaller sites designed for organizations and customers with particular interests. On the positive side, small businesses will get lost in the social media confusion less regularly, but on the negative side they will not be able to access as wide a consumer base.

As businesses become used to social media application, more and more analytical tools will developed, not only to judge the success of social media campaigns but also to analyze social media customers. New programs will be able to keep track of social media members, their interests, what conversations they participate in, and what products or services they may be especially interested in.

As social media tools become more and more complex, companies will need to deal with the effects they have on the work environment and business practices. Social media policies will become standard among many businesses and be written clearly into employee handbooks. Time will be taken to discuss how to represent the company correctly while using social media tools.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Armano, David. "Six Social Media Trends for 2010." *Harvard Business Review*. November 2009. Available from: http://blogs.hbr.org/cs/2009/11/six social media trends.html.

Pakroo, Peri. The Women's Small Business Start up Kit: A Step by step Legal Guide. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.

Safko, Lon. The Social Media Bible: Tactics, Tools, and Strategies for Business Success. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Sheedy, Margie. *The Small Business Success Guide*. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Shelly, Gary B., and Misty E. Vermaat. Discovering Computers 2010: Living in a Digital World, Fundamentals.. Boston, Mass.: Course Technology, Cengage Learning, 2009.

"6 Reasons You're Not Rocking Social Media." Small Business Trends. April 2010. Available from: http://smallbiztrends. com/2010/04/rocking social media.html.

Sterne, Jim. Social Media Metrics: How to Measure and Optimize Your Marketing Investment. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Lacoma, Anaxos

SOCIAL MEDIA, RICH MEDIA

The term social media refers to the collective activities, practices, and behaviors of communities of Internet users that share information, knowledge, and opinions online. Web-based applications serve as the primary vehicles for social media, enabling quick and easy transmission of content such as text, photos, video, and audio. Rich media refers to any digital interactive media that can be downloaded to a computer hard drive or embedded in a Web page, including audio, video, and animation such as Flash. Dynamic motion that occurs over time or at a user's instigation is the defining characteristic of rich media. Both social media and rich media have become instrumental components of the online experience and indispensible tools to the small-business owner.

SOCIAL MEDIA

The concept of social media combines two traditional terms to create a relatively new experience. "Social," of course, refers to a person's ability to interact with and influence others. "Media" traditionally refers to newspapers, magazines, television, and similar venues that accommodate the delivery of news and information. Together, social media is a powerful and pervasive notion that can be a boon (or potential barrier) to a small business. "Learn to live with the idea that it's nearly impossible to hide from friends, employees, customers, and others who are motivated to talk about you," write David Brake and Lon Saflo in *The Social Media Bible: Tactics, Tools & Strategies for Business Success.* "People are going

to talk and gossip and complain. This behavior is human nature, and in the new world of social media, you have virtually no control."

Social Media Benefits. From the small business perspective, social media can have a tremendously beneficial impact. Any business with a great product or service naturally wants people to talk about it. The more people are talking, the better, as positive word-of-mouth can be an enormous boost to business. A business owner may not necessarily have control over the conversation, write Brake and Saflo, but anyone with a familiar grasp of social media can take advantage of the available tools. Anyone attempting to do so should be aware of three basic rules of social media: it is all about enabling conversations; conversations cannot be controlled but can be influenced; and influence is fundamental to building economically viable relationships. "You won't have total control, but you can have considerable influence, and influence is the foundation of successful relationships with customers, employees, vendors, family, and friends," Brake and Saflo add.

Social Media Downsides. Being able to influence online conversations may be of benefit to a small business, but social media also has potential disadvantages. As already mentioned, lack of control over the conversation is a major consideration, and a certain anxiety can set in as a result of social media offerings. In an extreme example, Brake and Saflo recall an old joke in which a paranoid man refuses to attend football games because he thinks the players talk about him when they huddle. In the world of social media, the assumption is that everyone is already talking about someone (or something). As a result, Brake and Saflo urge caution in what a business owner says and does.

The latter suggestion rings true in one incident involving an employee of Starbucks. The employee, a barista in Minnesota, was fired from his job, after which he took to an employee-run blog that served as a venue for airing various grievances about the company. The former employee claimed he was fired because of his attempt to unionize employees. When he related the incident on the blog, it stirred a flurry of media coverage. Not long after news of the firing hit print and airwaves, Starbucks reinstated the employee in his old position; the company said his original dismissal had nothing to do with unionization attempts. However, as Brake and Saflo point out, his reinstatement may have been a direct result of the ensuing negative media coverage. "Is this unique to Starbucks, or is it happening other places, too?" Brake and Saflo ask. "It's happening everywhere.... What you say inside your company is never too far away from becoming a feature on someone's blog."

Types of Social Media. Social media consist of a wide range of online applications, each of which work quite differently. They all share at least one trait, however: online information exchange. "Social networking" is essentially what happens when people put social media to use. The Internet was the first such social network. Facebook, another social networking site, claimed more than 100 million registered users with more than ten billion photographs in 2010. Facebook's rival MySpace likewise boasted millions of users. The power of social networks like this cannot be overstated, particularly as it relates to the small-business owner. "The social networking site phenomenon has completely and rapidly changed the way that people interact in terms of personal and professional relationships," write Brake and Saflo. "And anytime there is a tool that millions of people in one place at one time all with common interests are clamoring to use, you, as a businessperson, need to understand and be a part of it."

To that end, Brake and Saflo offer a list of "commandments" integral to the effective use of social media:

- Thou shalt create profiles and groups. Use MySpace, Facebook, and similar social networks to create profiles with a business's unique name.
- Thou shalt use Open Social. This Google program enables users to create a social networking profile then propagate it on various networks without having to reenter the same information.
- Thou shalt participate. Visit different sites, read the conversations, then start to respond accordingly.
- Thou shalt build your own network. Start with a blog, for instance, then build the social network by using such tools as Ning or WordPress Group Platform.

The above recommendations apply to the wide variety of social media available to small businesses. Some of the most common social networks include:

- MySpace one of the more popular social networking sites online. The international Web site enables users to create their own friend networks, personal profiles, groups, photos, music, and videos. User profiles can be uniquely customized with different colors and fonts a popular feature. The site has also been embraced by record labels large and small as an effective venue for showcasing music via the MySpace music player.
- Facebook a rival to MySpace. Facebook offers features similar to MySpace, including the ability to create unique profiles and upload various types of content. Users can also create and interact in groups dedicated to particular causes or interests. Like

MySpace, Facebook has grown increasingly popular among small businesses looking to promote their products or services to a large and growing group of customers.

- LinkedIn a professional social network with 65 million international users. LinkedIn enables users to create profiles tailored to their professional occupations and link with associates and colleagues. Features include résumé functionality, job histories, professional accomplishments, and vast connections to business opportunities and potential partners. The network became especially popular during the recession of 2008 and 2009 as a resource for job opportunities in light of massive layoffs.
- Blogger a blog creation and hosting site. Blogger enables users to create blogs or "web logs" in which they can write about any topic imaginable. Users log in to the site; create "posts;" upload photos, music, and video; and then share their posts with an audience of followers who subscribe to the blog. Users can customize their blogs and even create their own domains (a specific Web URL) via Blogger. Readers can comment on specific blog posts. Blogs such as this have become an important tool for small businesses looking to discuss their products or services in an online environment.
- Twitter a real-time information network that allows users to send short news updates quickly. Like MySpace and Facebook, Twitter enables users to create unique, customizable profiles. In many ways, however, Twitter is more stripped-down than the others in that its primary feature is short information bursts, known as "tweets." This is particularly useful for businesses aiming to stay in touch with customers by providing real-time news updates about product or service offerings.
- Flickr an online photo and video sharing and management site. Flickr enables users to create unique profiles to which they can upload an unlimited number of photos and videos. Profiles can be shared with other users, who in turn can download and use photos and videos per creative commons licenses. Photos can be added via a direct Internet connection from a computer as well as through mobile devices.
- Friendster a contact management site. As the name implies, Friendster enables users to connect and stay in contact with friends all over the world. Like MySpace and Facebook, the service enables users to create profiles that list interests and occupations, as well as upload a variety of media that can be shared with other "friends."

The beauty of these social networks is that most of them link to each other. For instance, a user can set up his network so that every time he tweets from Twitter, that information shows up in his MySpace and Facebook news feeds which are viewed by his entire network of contacts.

From an entrepreneurial point of view, social media have allowed business owners the opportunity to talk about their wares without having to go through a gatekeeper. Gary Vaynerchuk, director of operations for the Wine Library and host of Wine Library TV, found this to be a key benefit when he began blogging about his business. In 2007 Vaynerchuk wanted a platform for discussing the show and his Web site, so he created a blog with a unique URL www.garyvaynerchuk.com. Initially intended as an outlet for Vaynerchuk to discuss the wine business, the blog quickly became successful and led to speaking engagements, invitations to consult companies, and other business opportunities. "What's great about social media and where the world's at now is [that] you have the ability to build much bigger brands much quicker and at much lower price points, and that's a very big change in the way business is done in America," Vaynerchuk told Brake and Saflo. "No more editor/ producer telling you what you can or cannot be, or deciding whether you can speak to the American people or the people of the world actually." Vaynerchuk praised social media tools for enabling people to communicate their messages at zero cost.

Social networking is effective only if participation happens, Brake and Saflo point out. Not participating can run the risk of another user taking a name that belongs to a potential user's business to create a profile. Social media experts suggest that users first create their profiles, then listen to the conversations that are taking place, and finally respond to the conversations to engage with an audience. Like being at a party, people do not usually walk over to a group of people talking, interrupt, and tell them all about themselves (although it has happened). Unfortunately, many marketing tactics take that tack, typically with little or no success. "You first have to be at the party," write Brake and Saflo, "and then select a group, listen to them and then join in with something valuable. That's how you build community, and that's how you build trust both off line and online."

RICH MEDIA

The term rich media, also sometimes called multimedia, refers to any nontext file that incorporates audio, video, or animation. It is a useful tool for social media users since it can make their profiles and communications more attractive to an audience. The fact that rich media can be downloaded and embedded within a Web page

makes it particularly useful. Downloadable and streaming versions of rich media can be heard or viewed on different software applications such as RealPlayer, Microsoft Media Player, and Apple's QuickTime.

Rich media's defining characteristic is dynamic motion. It can occur over time or in response to a user's direct engagement. An example might be a streaming video newscast on a Web site, or a stock "ticker" that continually refreshes itself with updated stock information. Accessibility is also a key component to the effectiveness of rich media. It is most effective if it is developed with accessibility in mind and is able to run on different types of external players.

As broadband technology has made the Internet ever faster, more and more small businesses have turned to rich media to enhance their marketing communications. Not only can users view rich media on a personal computer with Internet access, mobile devices increasingly incorporate the technology. For the company that is already involved in marketing its products or services through a Web site or social media, rich media can be enormously helpful for the following reasons:

- Rich media provides marketing value. It can expand a brand, help sell a product, or explain a product or service. For instance, a virtual reality tour of a home can help a realtor provide a first look to a potential homebuyer without ever having to step through the front door. Likewise, an audio music clip can help a composer sell songs online, just as animation can help a Web designer garner new business.
- Rich media improves ease of use and the user experience on a Web site. For instance, a day care provider might utilize a Web cam to allow parents to see their children in real-time video that is passwordprotected, thereby offering reassurance and security.
- Rich media drives online traffic. Rich media techniques can help boost the number of visitors to a Web site, keep users on the site longer, encourage more page views, and perpetuate repeat visits.
- Rich media can be tailored to a target audience. The small-business owner who sells skateboards might create video showcasing products in use at a skate park. Similarly, an engineering firm can use rich media to create product demonstrations for potential customers, viewable right from the company's Web site.
- Rich media provides a competitive edge. Web sites that incorporate rich media are often more attractive to potential customers than sites without rich media.

Types of Rich Media. As mentioned, rich media is generally characterized by the use of audio, video, or animation. While rich media may encompass a variety of multimedia

offerings, some of the most popular and useful to small businesses include:

- Streaming audio a method of delivering audio to a computer or mobile device. Streaming audio differs from other Internet audio types (such as MP3s) in one key way; it can be heard as it arrives at a computer, therefore eliminating the need to download an audio file. As the audio plays back, more data continues to arrive (or stream) to the computer. Listening to streaming audio requires a computer sound card, speakers or headphones, and the right software player (such as the aforementioned RealPlayer). Almost all software playback engines are free and easily downloaded over the Internet.
- Streaming video a method of delivering video to a computer or mobile device. Like streaming audio, streaming video allows a user to play a video as the information is streamed to the computer or mobile device. This is particularly useful to small businesses, as it is much easier to stream video from a Web site than to require users to download video files (which can take several minutes even on a high-bandwidth computer). Video streaming also requires the same software players that are used for audio streaming, including RealPlayer, QuickTime, and Media Player. One of the benefits to video streaming is the ability to conduct live events which can be streamed instantly to customers.
- Flash animation a cartoon or video animation that can be created using Adobe's Flash animation software and played on a Flash Player. Flash animation, when developed effectively, can be an attractive presence on a company Web site for potential customers. Most often, Flash content is embedded in a Web site, typically as an introductory animation file on the main landing page. It could be a 30-second introduction for a company's new product, for instance. It is important to note, however, that Flash animation code is not read by search engines. Therefore, anyone who uses Flash on a Web page should also place the navigation and content within the HTML code elsewhere on the Web page. Additionally, Flash animation can occasionally backfire. For instance, some marketers tend to overuse the technology. Having to sit through an entire Flash animation sequence can be tiresome to potential customers, who might choose to "skip intro" or navigate away from the Web site entirely. Cautious and spare use of Flash is advised.
- Widgets applications that can be embedded within a Web page, blog, or other social media to add functionality. Quizzes, games, event countdown

clocks, YouTube video playlists, and weather forecasters are among typical widgets that populate all types of social media. These are especially useful to small businesses since creating them requires no previous coding knowledge. Some businesses have even built widgets to help sell products or services and raise brand awareness.

Rich Media Considerations. Using rich media may be an attractive option for a small-business owner looking to expand his or her products or services, but a few considerations are necessary. Perhaps most importantly, an owner should determine whether the target audience will actually be able to use rich media. Young, Web-savvy customers are much more likely to have the plug-ins (software applications), know-how, and broadband speed to handle rich media applications than are older customers who might not regularly use the Internet for information purposes. In addition, doing rich media the right way will cost money. In Web Marketing for Dummies, Jan Zimmerman explains that Web users will know immediately if a rich media application looks terrible or does not work properly. "Good multimedia is rarely cheap," Zimmerman writes. "If you can't afford to do it right, don't do it at all."

Other important factors that should be considered prior to using rich media include; the ability to add rich media to an existing Web site at a future date; the ability to offer users an option to use Flash animation or a non-Flash version; letting viewers be able to control audio and video streaming and volumes; and whether incorporating rich media will be a justified expense (in terms of page visits, increased business, etc.). "Do not use rich media just because you can," Zimmerman warns. "Establish a reason, an objective measure of value, and a way to measure impact on something other than your ego."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Brake, David K., and Lon Safko. *The Social Media Bible: Tactics, Tools & Strategies for Business Success.* Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Buckley, Brian. "What Is Streaming Audio?" *Live Radio.net*. Available from: http://www.live radio.net/streams.shtml. Retrieved on May 19, 2010.

Facebook. "About." Available from: http://www.facebook.com. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

Flickr. "About Flickr." Available from: http://www.flickr.com/about. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

Friendster. "About Friendster." Available from: http://www.friendster.com/info/index.php. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

"Introduction How to Create Streaming Video." *MediaCollege.* com. Available from: http://www.mediacollege.com/video/streaming/overview.html. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

LinkedIn. "About Us." Available from: http://press. linkedin. com/about. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

MySpace. "Press Room." Available from: http://www.myspace.com/pressroom. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

"The Story of Blogger." *blogger.com*. Available from: http://www.blogger.com/about. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

Twitter. "About." Available from: http://twitter.com/about. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

University of Washington. "What Is Rich Media and How Can I Learn More about Its Accessibility?" AccessIT. National Center on Accessible Information Technology in Education. University of Washington. 27 January 2010. Available from: http://www.washington.edu/accessit/articles?1146.

"What's a Widgett" widegetbox.com. Available from: http://docs.widgetbox.com/using widgets/about widgets/whats a widget. Retrieved May 19, 2010.

Zimmerman, Jan. Web Marketing for Dummies. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Lee Simmons

SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

Socially responsible investment, also known as SRI, is an investment practice wherein people allocate their assets on the basis of their ethical or moral inclinations. Capital and investment decisions are made on the basis of one's personal beliefs. Sometimes individuals invest their money based on their own research; however, there are mutual funds and investment account firms that research "socially responsible" companies for investors. While socially responsible investing is most often linked to companies with eco-friendly and humanitarian business practices, it encompasses a wide variety of investment practices and is therefore subject to interpretation on the part of the investor.

DEFINITION OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

Any investment made on the basis of one's personal beliefs may be deemed socially responsible. A company's business practices, political affiliations, and products may be used to determine which investments may be considered socially responsible. Most of these investments tend toward progressive companies that incorporate environmental conservation, preservation of human rights, and corporate responsibility into their business practices.

For the past couple of decades, investing in "green" companies that push toward environmental sustainability through their products and business practices has become rather popular. Other individuals or organizations choose to invest their money only in companies with a good humanitarian track record. Companies that use sweatshops, promote racism, or do not properly compensate their employees are not considered investment opportunities. Some people choose not to invest in companies in

certain regions of the world (for instance, communist countries such as China).

Entire countries have been excluded from investment lists due to their unwillingness to enforce the most basic of labor laws. Some individuals choose their investments very broadly, investing in organizations of a similar political orientation. By doing so, these individuals feel as though they are empowering the political causes they support, such as human rights or the environment. How money is invested in SRI varies widely. Mutual funds companies have sprung up over the last two to three decades that compile lists of stocks that they deem socially responsible using a variety of evaluation techniques. Individuals sometimes invest money themselves in the stock of companies that promote their belief system.

HISTORY OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

People have been making business decisions based on their consciences for centuries, but the term "socially responsible investment" grew out of the overseas investing practices of the 1960s. When individuals began refusing to invest in South African companies (and the U.S. companies that supported them) due to the system of racial segregation known as apartheid, the SRI movement was born. Socially responsible investing has changed throughout the years to encompass much more than human rights. This is reflected in the investment firms and mutual funds holdings that have cropped up since the late 1960s.

Throughout the 1960s and 1970s, mutual funds were formed of "screened holdings," which were selected on the basis of both ethical and financial standards. The need for corporate responsibility later drove the socially responsible investment initiative as individuals became more and more concerned with the business practices of large companies.

Popularity of Socially Responsible Investing. Socially responsible investing accounts for a large portion of investment activity in the United States. It has been estimated that around one out of every seven invested dollars are wrapped up in SRI initiatives.

In the past, there has been a division between venture capitalism and socially responsible investment. Venture capitalists seek to make money by taking big financial risks, often on new technologies or innovations, in the pursuit of higher profits. Historically, venture capitalism has been a relatively cutthroat practice, with investors taking control of the businesses in which they invest and liquidating them quickly if they are not deemed profitable.

On the other hand, socially responsible investing seeks to make a profit by pouring money into organiza-

tions that are usually dedicated to making a political, social, or environmental difference. These companies will sometimes offer commercial solutions to problems with the creation of products and technologies that facilitate these goals, such as low-cost computers for third world nations or economically friendly packaging materials. Socially responsible companies might alternatively provide funding or philanthropy to organizations that promote their agenda, bolstering investor confidence.

Venture capitalism and socially responsible investment seem, at first glance, diametrically opposed to one another. However, due to technological advances, this is no longer the case. In recent years, there has been a convergence of socially responsible investment and venture capitalism. Eco-friendly products, for instance, are selling at much higher volumes than formerly, allowing individuals to capitalize on investment in such companies. These companies have a tendency to be extremely volatile and highly speculative, requiring individuals to take risks when including them in a portfolio. Picking and choosing the most promising socially responsible technology companies to invest in is nearly impossible, considering the history of environmentally friendly technologies that still have not gained wide acceptance. However, some investment firms are beginning to specialize in start-up companies pursuing environmental technology innovation. By combining private sector money with grants, such firms can maintain returns similar to those of established equity funds. The Terra Capital Fund, for instance, invests in private enterprises in South America with biodiversity benefits. The prototype carbon fund invests in companies that work toward sustainable development. The number of such funds continues to grow.

METHODS OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

There are several different methods used by investment firms to make their list of holdings more socially responsible. The first of these, used in the 1970s and still widely popular, is known as negative screening (or exclusionary screening). Companies which use the negative screening method may weed out companies engaged in specific practices, such as arms manufacturers, tobacco and alcohol companies, and even unhealthy restaurants or food producers, from their lists of holdings.

Another method, known as qualitative screening, evaluates a company's strengths in areas that may affect investment, from employee treatment to environmental impact. As such, qualitative screening can allow an individual to assess very broadly how socially responsible a company truly is. A third type of screening evaluates companies against each other on the basis of optional initiatives like employee pay and going green. The

companies that pursue the most stringent voluntary standards are evaluated and classified as being the "best in class."

SRI has become such an important concept that investors are beginning to be concerned about the social responsibility of the holdings companies in which their funds are tied up. How these companies utilize the money of investors in their various holdings is scrutinized by investors. Not only do investors choose mutual funds firms on the basis of their holdings, they are interested in the social responsibility of the funds firms themselves. This creates the need for mutual funds companies to ensure that they are giving back a portion of their holdings to socially responsible initiatives. Some choose to funnel money back into the community in which they are based, building schools and inner-city programs. The tools that mutual funds companies use to evaluate corporations can also be used to evaluate the firms themselves.

Although these tools may satisfy many investors, others believe that only the very worst companies may be excluded from the holdings of these firms, allowing some companies with unfair business practices to end up in a mutual fund's holdings. These investors want to ensure that their investment dollars are going only to companies that they would personally support. Various avenues are available for such individuals to invest their money. Some firms create tailor-made portfolios for individuals of profitable companies that practice business according to the personal beliefs of the investor. Financial advisors can help individuals create a special portfolio that eschews corporations entirely, leaving them with a portfolio full of independent companies. Hundreds of screened mutual funds exist that help investors and companies invest their money responsibly, and each uses a slightly different methodology to determine that type of holdings that may be purchased. By tailoring investment choices to conform with personal ethics and beliefs, an investor can craft a guilt-free, profit-earning portfolio.

The need for a meaningful dialog between investors and companies has caused a move away from negative screening and toward engaging with companies to come up with solutions. Often, the result is mutually beneficial. Companies are more than happy to comply with investors' demands by making certain changes, which allows a company to foster goodwill among its base of investors, resulting in good publicity for the company. It makes sense to update outmoded business practices from a risk-management perspective, because a company thought by the public to be "socially responsible" is also viewed as having a better reputation. This creates the willingness among investors who advocate for certain causes to invest more money in the company. The result is a much more reciprocal relationship than what companies and investors once

had. Fund management companies can pressure corporations whose environmental, social, or business practices could potentially cause their investments to fall into risk. Diminished shareholder value due to an increasingly informed base of investors may perhaps cause a company to reconsider its business practices. As a result, company rating systems outside of the negative, qualitative, and best-in-class screening methods have begun to be developed. Indices such as the FTSE4Good take into account multiple issues human rights, ecological impact, and shareholder relationships in order to give investors a rounded perspective on the company's commitment to social responsibility.

EFFECTS OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

Concern over socially responsible investment is changing the way corporations function. Studies suggest that SRIs can make an impact in the way corporations operate, although such changes are rarely reflected in the price of the stock. Shareholder activists, who hold over a trillion dollars worth of investment, have filed resolutions with hundreds of companies to positively affect consumer health, the environment, and corporate business practices.

Examples abound of shareholder advocacy changing the way a company functions. During the apartheid era in South Africa, many individuals chose not to invest in companies that continued to do business in that country. Exxon, General Motors, IBM, and Goodyear were effectively forced to discontinue operations in South Africa when hundreds of millions of funds dried up from individuals who refused to invest in the companies. Another example was in the late 1990s, when General Electric's pollution of the Hudson River became news, and money was again divested from the company.

Due to the impact that a company's social practices may have on investor confidence, companies are moving forward to demonstrate their voluntary commitment to social responsibility. By doing so, they are often rewarded with consumer confidence and greater investor participation. Voluntary commitment to higher environmental standards and fair business practices became common fare for some of the world's largest companies throughout the 1990s, when oil corporations began affirming their commitment to self-imposed standards. One of the world's largest oil companies, Shell, released a statement of business practices in 1997 promising to uphold human rights as it pertained to their business. Dozens of corporations, including other oil companies and auto manufacturers, have since released public statements of business practices. While doing so has benefited socially responsible investors to a degree, companies are beginning to see some less welcome effects of their promises.

Most corporations prefer making voluntary commitments to social responsibility over broad government regulation, because they are able to make their own guidelines. However, such promises have often led to more governmental regulations. Environmental principles and human rights practices were legislated by governments worldwide in the early twenty-first century, in many cases after socially responsible investment brought such issues to the fore.

Socially responsible investment may be just as advantageous to the investor as it can for a company. In 1990 an index was created that measured the performance of socially responsible stocks. The Domini Social Index was the first of its type, and it demonstrated in its first few years of existence the advantage that socially responsible stocks may have over large corporations. In 1995 the index's returns were nearly a percentage point higher than that of the S&P 500, and in fact, its total return throughout the 1990s was higher as well. However, in 1999, sixty-seven stocks deemed socially responsible were also tracked against the S&P, and this time they underperformed the S&P. Throughout the 1990s and early years of the twenty-first century, such indices experienced a flux from one year to the next, sometimes dramatically outperforming more traditional indices and at other times underperforming them.

Nevertheless, projections indicate that over the long term, socially responsible stocks may have the upper hand. Tobacco companies, car manufacturers, and the alcohol industry are all sectors of the economy that have experienced adversity over the past couple of decades. This is reflected in the fact that at the beginning of the twentyfirst century, socially responsible investors avoided such companies. Of screened portfolios, 96 percent avoided cigarette companies, and 80 percent avoided firms associated with gambling, alcohol, and defense. In contrast, socially responsible investment options are often weighted with technology, including advances in environmental sustainability and health care. As it is much easier for computer companies to comply with the environmental standards that many socially responsible investors are concerned with, technology stocks often appear in the holdings of such firms. Intel, HP, and Microsoft are three of the most commonly held stocks in SRI funds. The Ariel Fund, which favors diversity and avoids alcohol, tobacco, and firearms companies, has consistently outperformed the S&P since its inception in 1986. In a world where even the largest multinational corporations are moving toward greener, healthier, more efficient products, such investment may end up outpacing standard indices in the long term. Either way, financial return is possible in conjunction with socially responsible business investment.

EFFECTS OF SOCIALLY RESPONSIBLE INVESTING

Studies have shown that even when the market falters, socially responsible investment continues to thrive. During periods of sustained market volatility, socially screened funds have a tendency to equal or outpace the performance of funds that are unscreened. The numbers suggest that whether or not investors agree on the benefits and drawbacks of socially responsible investment, the trend is likely to continue to a point where SRI is widely considered a reasonable alternative to traditional investment. Indicators suggest that as SRI becomes more popular, and larger companies work toward satisfying the initiatives that such investors care about, companies and individuals both stand to gain. Individuals feel as though they are making money and making a difference at the same time, which encourages further investment.

Ethical investment of funds can be beneficial to businesses as well as individuals. Many businesses that promote an ethical agenda require a portion of company funds to be reinvested into companies that pursue ethical business practices. Doing so allows a company to assert its commitment to fair business practices, environmentally friendly initiatives, and humanitarian efforts. It also has a financial advantage: investing a company's funds in socially responsible companies and initiatives encourages investment in those businesses from socially conscious individuals, which results in more money for the business. Churches are among the most likely organizations to invest in socially responsible companies for different reasons. Most will refuse to support companies whose business practices are at odds with their faith, irrespective of returns. This underscores the subjectivity of socially conscious investing, which means something very different to every organization.

The business of government also benefits by socially responsible investment. A nation's political agenda can be pushed and reinforced on the basis of its international holdings. Whole governments may orient investment codes around socially responsible investment strategies in order to promote a progressive agenda. Policymakers often factor social responsibility initiatives (for example, fair treatment for female employees) into investment codes of their governments. For example, the Trade and Investment Promotion in Poland organized a trade show in Hungary in 2008 that showcased enterprises led by women. Cambodia's Better Factories initiative promoted improved labor standards. These initiatives were an attempt to encourage participation from socially responsible investors abroad.

Socially responsible investment is important for businesses that wish to create goodwill between the company and the base of investors. Allowing stockholders a say in how the company pursues its business encourages investors to stick with a company for the long haul, which benefits both the investors and the business. Shareholders are becoming more vocal about the environmental and humanitarian environment of the company in which they have holdings. With shareholder advocacy on the increase, it is likely that socially responsible investing will become more and more popular. The number of large corporations who have moved toward more socially responsible business practices has resulted recently in increased investor activity, which benefits the global market as well as the global business climate. Governments are pressured by citizens to promote fair business and environmental sustainability, which causes the government to regulate the changes businesses are slowly beginning to make on their own. Moreover, the number of investors who care about the impact of their portfolio instead of the bottom line continues to grow.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Anderson, James A. "Doing Well by Doing Good." *Black Enterprise.* July 1999, pp. 105–107.
- Bannon, Ian. Natural Resources and Violent Conflict: Options and Actions. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2003.
- Brown, Matthew C. "Investing in Ethics." *Rotarian*. February 2001, pp. 32–35.
- Hudson, Mike. "Gains in Good Conscience." *Advocate.* 29 March 2005, pp. 40 43.
- Mahidhara, Ramamohan. *The Environmental and Social Challenges of Private Sector Projects: Ifc's Experience.*Washington, D.C.: International Finance Corporation, 2002.
- Nourick, Shari. Corporate Social Responsibility: Partners for Progress. Washington, D.C.: Organization for Economic Cooperation & Development, 2001.
- The Organisation for Economic Co operation and Development. The Non Profit Sector in a Changing Economy. Washington, D.C.: Organisation for Economic Co operation and Development, 2003.
- Roha, Ronaleen R. "Investing With a Good Attitude." Kiplinger's Personal Finance. October 1996, pp. 32–35.
- Schueth, Steve. "About Socially Responsible Investing." *Mother Jones Magazine*. January/February 1999, p. 36.
- Simavi, Semi. Gender Dimensions of Investment Climate Reform: A Guide for Policy Makers and Practitioners. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2010.
- Zervos, Sara, and Jeppe Ladekarl. *Housekeeping and Plumbing:* The Investability of Emerging Markets. Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2004.

Rakoczy, Anaxos

SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP

The sole proprietorship is both the simplest and most common type of business operating in the United States today. Most businesses that are owned and operated by one person take this form; in fact, small-business owners who have sole ownership of their enterprises are automatically categorized under this business type if they do not take steps to legally establish themselves as another type of business. The essential feature of a sole proprietorship is that the law makes no distinction between the person, the sole proprietor, and the business. Virtually all of the legal and tax consequences associated with sole proprietorships flow from this basic fact.

ADVANTAGES OF SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP

Many aspects of sole proprietorship are attractive to entrepreneurs. Primary reasons why small-business owners choose to operate in this fashion include:

- Sole proprietors enjoy a great deal of independence and autonomy. The sole proprietor makes all the decisions. A sole proprietor decides what to sell and how to sell it, when to expand and when to pull back, when to look for financing, when to buy new equipment, when and how long to work, and when to take the day off. In some instances, sole proprietorships can benefit enormously as a result of this streamlined management structure. An entrepreneur who keeps abreast of business trends, community events, and other factors that can impact a company's fortunes may, in some cases, be able to adjust to changing business realities far more quickly than a partnership or corporation, where multiple owners and managers need to reach agreement on appropriate responses to changes in their business environment.
- Figuring taxes is fairly straightforward. Unlike other business types, sole proprietorships do not have to file separate income tax returns. In addition, FICA (Federal Insurance Contributions Act) taxes for such businesses are less than they are for partnerships or other legal operating forms. As Mike Piper notes in his 2009 book, Surprisingly Simple: Independent Contractor, Sole Proprietor, and LLC Taxes Explained in 100 Pages or Less, "One of the questions asked most frequently by new sole proprietors is, 'How am I taxed on money that I take out of my business?' In short, you aren't. As far as the IRS is concerned, you and your business are one in the same, Money that you move from your business checking account to your personal checking account is not taxable income. And, in turn, money that you move from your personal account to your business account is not a deduction. It's analogous to moving between two personal checking accounts the IRS doesn't care, and it will not show up on your tax return."

- Accounting is a relatively simple affair, although small-business experts encourage the owners of even the most modest business ventures to establish separate bank accounts and record-keeping practices for their enterprise. Sole proprietors can do this quite simply by establishing a "Doing Business As" (DBA) account that attaches to their personal checking or savings accounts. Such accounts can be set up at a local branch, or if the sole proprietor already has an Employer Identification Number (EIN), he or she can establish the DBA account online with many banks. This is usually easier to do if the business owner already uses online banking and billpay through his or her chosen bank.
- Business operations, too, are generally simpler in a sole proprietorship. Other forms of business often have to contend with more cumbersome or timeconsuming regulatory requirements in conducting or reporting on their operations.
- Start-up costs are often modest. This is due in part to
 the fact that entrepreneurs who intend to establish
 sole proprietorships do not need to secure the
 services of an attorney to prepare documents
 required by state or federal agencies, since none are
 needed. In many cases, a sole proprietor may be
 working from his or her home, and business
 operations may require as little as a laptop and a cell
 phone with e-mail and Internet access.
- Business losses can be used to offset other income on personal tax returns. Conversely, business profits do not have to be shared with any other owners.
- Sole proprietors are not forbidden from securing and building a workforce. Indeed, many businesses that qualify as sole proprietorships (delicatessens, landscaping firms, canoe liveries, flower shops, etc.) have employees. Sole proprietors may operate a small business from their home while many contractors work for them from their homes anywhere in the world. For example, the sole proprietor of a financial transcription company may have transcriptionists in other states, or in China or India who transcribe live quarterly reports on the Internet, turn in their transcripts via e-mail, and get paid by the sole proprietor via PayPal once their work is turned in. It is the responsibility of the hired contractor to report income on his or her individual tax return; this is another benefit to the sole proprietor.

DISADVANTAGES OF SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP

While business owners who choose sole proprietorship understandably enjoy their autonomy and their freedom from the paperwork that can be considerable in other, more complicated, business types, they still need to consider the following drawbacks in the areas of liability and business financing.

"In a sole proprietorship," warned Jocelyn West Brittin in Selecting the Legal Structure for Your Business, "the business and the owner are one and the same. There is no separate legal entity and thus no separate legal 'person.' This means that as a sole proprietor you will have unlimited personal responsibility for your business's liabilities. For example, if your business cannot pay for its supplies, the suppliers can sue you individually. The business creditors can go against both the business's assets, including your bank account, car or house.... The reverse is also true; i.e., your personal creditors can make claims against your business's assets." Brittin does note that some states offer sole proprietors protection of their personal assets from business risks through legal designations that involve the owner's spouse or children, but such arrangements are complex, and should not be entered into without first consulting with an attorney. Business owners can also elect to purchase liability insurance for protection from lawsuits and other threats. In addition to general liability insurance, producers or sellers of goods may also want to consider securing product liability insurance. The cost of such insurance varies considerably depending on the type of business under consideration.

Raising capital for a sole proprietorship can be quite difficult as well (though many businesses that operate as sole proprietorships are of modest size and thus are not impacted by this reality). Many lenders are reluctant to provide financing to owners of sole proprietorships in large part because of fears about their ability to recover the funds should the owner die or become disabled and even those who make such loans require borrowers to provide personal guaranties on the loan. Sole proprietors who consent to such arrangements are in effect pledging their personal assets as collateral on the loan. Small-business advisors counsel clients who are considering these stipulations to proceed cautiously. If a potential lender is taking extra measures to protect itself from default, it may be an indication that the prospective borrower's business plan is viewed legitimately, perhaps as flawed or risky. In addition, even well-conceived businesses sometimes fail as a result of circumstances beyond the owner's control. An entrepreneur might, for example, establish a store that is enormously successful for its first few years of operation, only to see it suffer a dramatic downturn in performance with the arrival in town of a much larger competitor that provides its customers with a wider variety of services and goods. Banks and other lending institutions are aware that such scenarios occur, and they plan accordingly.

SMALL BUSINESS LOANS FOR SOLE PROPRIETORS: THE ADDED DIFFICULTY

During tough times, the sole proprietor will have to be especially well bolstered, because in the end, he or she will not have the same safety nets that corporations and LLCs have. So while it is exceedingly advantageous to be able to maintain a schedule that works around their own lives, sole proprietors must take into consideration the pitfalls of financial uncertainty. One way of doing this is placing a home or other real estate in a trust that will in many cases protect it from creditors if a Chapter 7 bankruptcy is filed. If this is not possible, sole proprietors, especially those who operate in particularly unstable industries, may want to consult an attorney about filing for an LLC to protect their homes and other assets. As CEO of Walker Corporate Law Group, Scott Edward Walker, noted in his 2010 Entrepreneur Corner article, "The bottom line is that sole proprietorships have limited utility for entrepreneurs. If you're considering one, be sure the unlimited personal liability and lack of structure for equity issuances are things you're comfortable with. If they are, I'd definitely advise at least buying some comprehensive liability insurance from a reputable insurer to protect against lawsuits and other claims."

Continuity and Transferability. Unlike other businesses that can be passed down from generation to generation or continue to exist long after the passage of its original board of directors, sole proprietorships have a limited life. As Brittin wrote, "a sole proprietorship can exist as long as its owner is alive and desires to continue the business. When the owner dies, the sole proprietorship no longer exists. The assets and liabilities of the business become part of the owner's estate."

A sole proprietor is free to sell all or a portion of his or her business to a buyer, but any transaction that transfers ownership or turns the business into one with two or more owners puts an end to the sole proprietorship that had been in existence.

STARTING A SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP

Sole proprietorships often operate under the name of the owner of the business, but this is not a requirement. If the owner decides to select a fictitious name, however, he or she may be required to file a certificate explaining the arrangement in the region in which he or she is operating the business in question. This requirement also gives the

sole proprietor legal protection, for it serves to protect them from other persons who might otherwise use the name for their own business enterprises. In addition, many states forbid business establishments from using words like "incorporated," "Co.," or "Inc." unless they actually qualify as corporations. Some cities and counties also require sole proprietorships to secure a business license before launching their business. Owners who subsequently change their business location or add new locations to their operation are often required to obtain new business licenses for those sites as well.

Many sole proprietorships also will need to obtain federal and state payroll ID numbers. These numbers are required for any businesses that will have employees or will do business with establishments that have employees. Finally, owners of sole proprietorships will, like all other business owners, have to obtain the appropriate operating licenses and certificates, if any, for the area in which they will be conducting business. Business licenses and zoning permits are among the types of licenses that are sometimes required, but for the huge numbers of sole proprietors operating Internet businesses, licensing will not be a worry so long as the goods or services are ordinary. Once these few minor licensing issues have been addressed, the sole proprietor is free to conduct business.

Once a sole proprietorship has been established and proven viable, many business owners eventually choose to incorporate. Incorporation is both more expensive and more time-consuming than sole proprietorship, but it also affords the business owner considerably more legal protection from lawsuits and other liabilities than does sole proprietorship, and it also makes it easier to secure financing for business expansion.

SEE ALSO Partnership; Incorporation; Organizational Structure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anderson, Brian L. "Benefit Issues Regarding Partnerships, S Corporations, and Sole Proprietorships." *Journal of Pension Benefits.* Spring 2004.

Brittin, Jocelyn West. Selecting the Legal Structure for Your Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Debaise, Colleen. "Forming a Sole Proprietorship." Wall Street Journal Complete Small Business Guidebook. 1 March 2010. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014240 52748704625004575089691123329772.html.

Fraser, Jill Andresky. "Perfect Form." *Inc.* December 1997. Hawkins, Carole. "Beyond the Sole Proprietorship." *Home Office Computing.* March 2001.

How to Set Up Your Own Small Business. American Institute of Small Business, 1990.

O'Leary, Kevin. "Personal Bankruptcies Hit a High and May Keep Rising." *Time.* 5 April 2010. Available from: http://www.time.com/time/business/article/0,8599,1977728,00.html.

Pakroo, Peri H. The Small Business Start Up Kit: A Step by Step Legal Guide. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo Press. 2010.

Piper, Mike. Surprisingly Simple: Independent Contractor, Sole Proprietor, and LLC Taxes Explained in 100 Pages or Less. Chicago, Ill: Simple Subjects, LLC, 2009.

Schneeman, Angela. The Law of Corporations, and Other Business Organizations. 5th ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Delmar Cengage Learning, 2010.

Sitarz, Daniel. Sole Proprietorship: Small Business Start Up Kit. 2d ed. Carbondale. Ill.: Nova, 2005.

Walker, Scott Edward. "Should an Entrepreneur Be a Sole Proprietor?" *Entrepreneur Corner*. 26 April 2010. Available from: http://entrepreneur.venturebeat.com/2010/04/26/ should an entrepreneur be a sole proprietor/.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SPAM

Spam is a slang term that describes unsolicited commercial advertisements sent by e-mail over the Internet. Spam, which can be used as a noun or as a verb, is also known as junk e-mail or unsolicited bulk e-mail. According to Heather Newman, writing in the Detroit Free Press, the term comes from a skit by the Monty Python comedy troupe, in which a group of Vikings chant "spam, spam, spam, spam," to drown out all other conversation. It was adopted by early Internet users to describe annoying, unsolicited e-mail advertisements that crowd out legitimate communication. "Spam is an overwhelming fact of life for nearly every e-mail user," Newman wrote. "Some Internet webmasters say that more than half the traffic their computers handle is spam." Certainly any information technology professional knows that a huge part of setting up a small business server is protecting it with the proper software to keep it safe from spam infiltration.

THE COSTS OF SPAM

"The financial and psychological costs of spam are eroding the Internet's goodwill," Karen Rodriguez wrote in the *Phoenix Business Journal*. Spam causes problems for both e-mail users and the Internet Service Providers (ISPs) that offer access to the Internet to customers for a fee. Most e-mail users resent receiving spam messages because they fill up electronic mailboxes and are time-consuming to sort through. In addition, a large proportion of spam messages contain material that could be considered offensive or fraudulent. A survey of spam content conducted on behalf of Representative Gary Miller of California, cosponsor of proposed legislation to ban spam, found that 30 percent consisted of pornographic materials, another 30 percent consisted of get-rich-quick schemes, and the remainder

included a variety of questionable business proposals and gambling opportunities.

According to a 2010 research report conducted by *Ferris Research*, the cost of spam in 2009 was \$130 billion globally, of which \$42 billion belonged to the United States. These numbers represent a 30 percent increase since 2007. Aside from this obviously very large loss, spam causes other costs to businesses that are extremely difficult to quantify. For example, there is the loss associated with having legitimate e-mails deleted because they fell into spam filters, and a loss in productivity time caused by searching often without success for e-mails that are lost in junk mail folders.

Companies that send out bulk e-mail defend the practice on several grounds. For example, they say that some small businesses cannot afford other forms of marketing. Sending bulk e-mail helps these businesses reach potential customers and compete with larger firms. Proponents of e-mail marketing also claim that their advertisements are a constitutionally protected form of free speech. Spammers try to justify their actions by claiming that companies should be allowed to take advantage of the online market and that people have no right to filter their mail. Clearly, consumers do have the right to control their own inboxes, but they also have the responsibility to respond accordingly by speaking up and saying they no longer wish to receive messages from this or that company or marketing firm.

But opponents of spam argue that Internet users end up paying to receive unwanted advertisements. By sending bulk e-mail to thousands of recipients, spammers create an increase in the load placed on ISP mail servers. ISPs must purchase bandwidth in order to connect their servers to the Internet. They buy bandwidth based on expected usage by their paying customers, and the cost accounts for a large percentage of their operating budgets. Spam ties up bandwidth and reduces processing speed, which causes an increase in costs for ISPs and a decrease in performance for their customers. So while it may cost a spammer only a few dollars to create and send an advertisement via e-mail, it may cost an ISP thousands of dollars to accommodate the spam. These costs are usually passed on to the ISP's customers, most of whom did not want to receive the spam in the first place.

WHICH ANTISPAM SOFTWARE IS BEST FOR BUSINESS?

In the very earliest days of the Internet, no one even considered the need for spyware, malware, or spam protection software packages. Now the question is not so much whether or not to get it, but rather, which kind to get and how all-encompassing a package a business owner may need. According to an article in *PC Magazine*, there

are a few choices, and the size of an operation and its unique individual needs will determine the best antivirus and spam-blocking protection software. *PC Magazine* writer, Neil J. Rubenking, makes a few suggestions. He notes that the securest computer in the world is the one that never connects to the Internet, but that kind of computer is an obsolete relic that has no place in the world of business.

Software options that are free can be effective, such as Avast, AVG, and some trial editions of other lowerend virus and spam protection software. However, in most cases these are not appropriate for a small business that uses a local network or server. The next group of software consists of those that fall into the "security suites" category. These are comprehensive packages that generally offer all the protections, including firewall protection (beyond system requirements), virus, rootkit, and spyware protection, as well as safeguards against malicious software and spam filtering. While the small-business owner may not have a need for loads of other applications in a protection software package, many of these comprehensive software suites do have a number of other protection services, such as secure file encryption and parental controls.

For the very serious business owner, or the business owner whose enterprise specifically focuses on a massive use of the Internet, open networks, Linux platforms, the dissemination of employee smartphones, and so on, a more comprehensive protection package will be required. For this, Rubenking recommends what he calls "megasuites with backup." These types of protection software are very powerful, and they offer something fantastic a place online where the user's information is stored. In this way, even if a computer completely crashes from a virus, all the vital information held on that computer exists elsewhere. Depending on how much the user wants to spend, online storage can range enormously, from 2GB to 250GB and beyond. Rubenking recommends several mega-suites, among them Acronis Backup and Security 2010, CA Internet Security Suite Plus 2010, BitDefender Total Security 2010, and SOS Online Backup.

LEGISLATION TO CURB SPAM

Complaints from ISPs and Internet users have prompted several states to pass laws regulating spam. In 2003 the federal government also took action. Spam came under relatively mild regulation with the passage of the Controlling the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act, also officially called the CAN-SPAM Act of 2003 (Public Law 108-197). It took effect on January 1, 2004. The act requires that senders of unsolicited commercial e-mail label their messages, but Congress did not require a standard labeling language. Such messages are

required to carry instructions on how to opt out of receiving such mail; the sender must also provide its actual physical address. Misleading headers and titles are prohibited. Congress authorized the Federal Trade Commission to establish a "do-not-mail" registry but did not require that the FTC do so. However, from 2007 onward, consumers who have e-mail accounts can place themselves on the National Do Not Mail List, which is offered as a free service from DirectMail.com. The aim of this effort is not just to eliminate the annoyance of unwanted messages; it is also an effort to prevent spam messages advertising adult products or services that could accidentally be seen by young children who are accessing a family computer. Consumers and small-business owners can also use the Privacy Rights Clearinghouse to stop spam and junk mail by visiting PrivacyRights.org.

In 2008 an update to the CAN-SPAM Act aimed to clarify some of the points of the original 2003 law. Broken down into four main categories, the FTC updated the following:

- The person in receipt of an unsolicited e-mail will never be required to pay any charges in relation to the e-mail, nor will he or she be required to offer up any personal or confidential information when he or she decides to send an "opt out" response to the sender.
- The CAN-SPAM Act was revised to make the responsible sender of the unsolicited e-mail more apparent to the recipient in an effort to ensure that the senders of spam are not breaking the rules of the act, and also to make it easier for the recipient of the e-mail to understand where he or she needs to go to opt out of the list of consumers and business owners who receive the unsolicited messages.
- The sender of spam of any kind is encouraged to include the most current, accurate physical address in some part of the body of the e-mail message.
 According to the FTC Web site, the address used in an unsolicited e-mail should be an "accurately-registered post office box or private mailbox established under United States Postal Service regulations to satisfy the Act's requirement that a commercial e-mail display a 'valid physical postal address'."
- The revisions made a clarification to make it understood that the term "person" to mean that it is not just individuals that must comply to the regulations outlined in the act. The idea was to dissuade solicitors from hiding behind the veil of a company or even false company name.

In effect, based on the provisions of CAN-SPAM, spam is not a computer crime unless, according to U.S. Code, Title 18, No. 1037, violation is committed "in

furtherance of any felony under the laws of the United States or of any State." However, despite its legal status, spam is a major annoyance and extracts a cost.

WAYS TO REDUCE SPAM

Strides have been made to curtail the number of spam messages that reach their intended audience. These strides appear to be the result, however, of companies spending time and money on spam filtering systems. The market for spam filtering and blocking services and software has grown rapidly and is likely to continue growing.

Other actions which can be taken to reduce the volume of incoming spam messages have to do with limiting the ways in which a person's e-mail address is exposed to the public. Spammers obtain e-mail addresses from a wide range of legal sources, including business cards, newspaper articles, Web pages, member lists, customer lists, and message postings. They even collect jokes, chain letters, and other frequently forwarded e-mail messages that have hundreds of addresses on the top. Prudent rules to follow to minimize e-mail address exposure include never replying to an e-mail message from spammers, even in order to use their "opt out" buttons; hiding the addresses of recipients if e-mail messages are forwarded to large groups of people; and not including linked e-mail addresses in the company Web site.

SEE ALSO Computer Crime; Electronic Mail.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- "Email Security Awareness and Usage Report." Messaging Anti Abuse Working Group. March 2010. Available from: http:// www.maawg.org/sites/maawg/files/news/2010 MAAWG Consumer Survey.pdf.
- Federal Trade Commission. "FTC Approves New Rule Provision Under the CAN SPAM Act." 12 May 2008. Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2008/05/canspam.shtm.
- Garretson, Cara, and Ellen Messmer. "How To: Fighting Spam." Network World. 1 December 2003.
- Gordon, Lawrence A., Martin P. Loeb, William Lucyshyn, and Robert Richardson. 2005 CSI/FBI Computer Crime and Security Survey. Computer Security Institute. Available from: www.gocsi.com. Retrieved on 29 January 2006.
- Grimes, Roger A. "SECURITY ADVISER: Time to Can the CAN SPAM Act Despite the FTC's Declaration of Success, Spam Isn't Getting Better, and It's Partly the CAN SPAM Act's Fault." *InfoWorld.* 23 January 2006.
- Hinde, Stephen. "Smurfing, Swamping, Spamming, Spoofing, Squatting, Slandering, Surfing, Scamming, and Other Mischiefs of the World Wide Web." Computers and Security. May 2000
- "Industry Statistics: The Cost of Spam, 2009." Ferris Research.

 Available from: http://www.ferris.com/research library/
 industry statistics/.
- Mitchell, Deborah. "Remove Yourself from Junk Mail Lists." *Charity Guide*. Available from: http://charityguide.org/volunteer/fifteen/junk mail.htm.

- Newman, Heather. "Do a Little Work to Give Spammer Unhappy Returns." *Detroit Free Press.* 28 February 2001.
- Rodriguez, Karen. "Federal Lawmakers Propose Bill to End Spamming." *Phoenix Business Journal.* 12 May 2000.
- Rubenking, Neil J. "How to Buy Security Software." *PC World.* 21 April 2010. Available from: http://www.pcmag.com/article2/0,2817,2362856,00.asp.
- Wallace, Ryan P., Adam M. Lusthaus, and Jong Hwan Kim. "Computer Crimes." American Criminal Law Review. Spring 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SPAN OF CONTROL

The concept of "span of control," also known as management ratio, refers to the number of subordinates controlled directly by a superior. It is a particularly important concept for small-business owners to understand because small businesses often get into trouble when the founder ends up with too wide a span of control. Span of control is a topic taught in management schools and widely employed in large organizations like the military, government agencies, and educational institutions. "Yet few entrepreneurs know the term or are willing to admit any limit to the number of people they directly oversee," explained Mark Hendricks in an article for Entrepreneur magazine. When a small-business owner's span of control becomes too large, it can limit the growth of his or her company. Even the best managers tend to lose their effectiveness when they spend all their time managing people and are unable to focus on long-term plans and competitive positioning for the business as a whole. A Business Hub article explains the two extremes of management control. "Too wide a span may mean that managers are overstraining themselves and that the subordinates are receiving too little guidance or control. Too narrow a span possibly will denote that managers are underutilized and that their subordinates are over controlled."

The concept of span of control was developed in the United Kingdom in 1922 by British general Sir Ian Hamilton (1853 1947). It arose from the assumption that managers have finite amounts of time, energy, and attention to devote to their jobs. In studies of British military leaders, Hamilton found that they could not effectively control more than three to six people directly. These figures have been generally accepted as the "rule of thumb" for span of control ever since. More than a decade later, A.V. Graicumas illustrated the concept of span of control mathematically. His research showed that

the number of interactions between managers and their subordinates and thus the amount of time managers spent on supervision increased geometrically as the managers' span of control became larger. While some business owners and managers accept these mathematical theories for span of control, other more progressive managers will tailor their span of control based on empirical data compiled over the life of their businesses to determine what ratio works best for their unique enterprise. After all, a small Internet business will likely need fewer managers and a less hierarchical structure, while a massive, older corporation may do best to leave its more classic span of control formula intact so long as it still serves its purpose and makes meeting the company's mission as easy as possible.

It is important to note that all managers experience a decrease in effectiveness as their span of control exceeds the optimal level. In other words, the limitations implied by span of control are not shortcomings of certain individual managers but rather of managers in general. In addition, it is important to understand that span of control refers only to direct reports, rather than to an entire corporate hierarchy. Even though a CEO may technically control hundreds of employees, his or her span of control would only include the department heads or functional managers who reported to the CEO directly. "When given enough levels of hierarchy, any manager can control any number of people albeit indirectly," Hendricks noted. "But when it comes to direct reports, the theory [of span of control] suggests entrepreneurs must respect managers' inborn limits."

Entrepreneurs and small-business owners are particularly susceptible to overextending their span of control. After all, many of these people have started a business from the ground up and are wary of losing control over its operations. They thus choose to manage lots of people directly, rather than delegating tasks to middle managers, in an effort to continue being involved in key decisions as the business grows. But this strategy can backfire, as Hendricks explained: "Extending span of control beyond the recommended limits engenders poor morale, hinders effective decision making, and may cause loss of the agility and flexibility that give many entrepreneurial firms their edge."

ORGANIZING TO OPTIMIZE MANAGERS' SPAN OF CONTROL

Establishing the optimal span of control for managers is one of the most important tasks in structuring organizations. Finding the optimal span involves balancing the relative advantages and disadvantages of retaining responsibility for decisions and delegating those decisions. In general, studies have shown that the larger the organization, the fewer people should report to the top person.

Managers should also have fewer direct reports if those subordinates interact with each other frequently. In this situation, the supervisor ends up managing both his or her relationship with the subordinates and the subordinates' relationships with one another.

Over the years, business analysts and consultants have tried to come up with a magic formula for span of control. This is generally not possible in a world where businesses are extremely multifaceted, exist in a global marketplace, and have employees across many locations, even on different continents. According to an October 2009 eNotes Business Group submission, "An optimal/ ideal span of control according to the modern authors is fifteen to twenty subordinates per manager, while according to the traditional authors the ideal number is six subordinates per manager." The article notes that a span of control depends upon many factors, such as the nature of an organization, skills and capabilities of the manager, the employee's skills and abilities, the nature of the job, and the degree of interaction required between superior and subordinates.

Some other factors affecting the optimal span of control include whether workers perform tasks of a routine nature (which might permit a broader span of control) or of great variety and complexity (which might require a narrower span of control), and whether the overall business situation is stable (which would indicate a broader span) or dynamic (which would require a narrower span). Other situations in which a broader span of control might be possible include when the manager delegates effectively; when there are staff assistants to screen interactions between the manager and subordinates; when subordinates are competent, well-trained, and able to work independently; and when subordinates' goals are well-aligned with those of other workers and the organization.

There are advantages and disadvantages to different spans of control. A narrow span of control tends to give managers close control over operations and to facilitate fast communication between managers and employees. On the other hand, a narrow span of control can also create a situation where managers are too involved in their subordinates' work, which can reduce innovation and morale among employees. A wide span of control forces managers to develop clear goals and policies, delegate tasks effectively, and select and train employees carefully. Since employees get less supervision, they tend to take on more responsibility and have higher morale with a wide span of control. On the other hand, managers with a wide span of control might become overloaded with work, have trouble making decisions, and lose control over their subordinates.

With all of these factors to consider, small-business owners might become overwhelmed with the task of finding the optimal span of control. But Hendricks claimed that evaluating the situation and making a decision should not be too difficult. "The rule of thumb that an executive should supervise three to six people directly held up fairly well against challenges from efficiency experts, team-building zealots, technology buffs, empowerment boosters, megalomaniacs, and others determined to increase the accepted span of control," Hendricks wrote. "If the calculations are too much for you, just take a look at the amount of hours you're working. When workdays for the people at the top are twice what they are for others, span of control is out of whack."

TECHNOLOGY AND COMMON SENSE IN SPAN OF CONTROL

Span of control has evolved tremendously since the days of Sir Ian Hamilton. Interoffice instant messenger systems, Blackberry messenger services used via enterprise servers to speak to employees and managers on and off work sites, and the use of cloud computing are just a few things that have dramatically changed the landscape of management and how employees are managed. In January 2010, Ashim Gupta released his *Practical Management* article about span of control within organizations. He offers a breakdown of the most important things to consider regarding span of control in management in the twenty-first century. These important considerations are information technology (IT), additional training, and work design.

- Information technology allows for better management in span of control because it simply makes things easier. Communication is faster, information is more readily available, and management of people and projects can be done virtually, using such programs as Skype, AIM, Trillian, and Microsoft Project Manager.
- Gupta explains "more training" may seem simple enough, but it's a simple thing that can help determine span of control needs that many businesses overlook. Gupta writes, "Investing in training the employees for the current job skills and also future skills makes them more independent. Constantly involving the employees in various trainings not only increases the collective intelligence within the organization but also results in readily available resource pool in-house."
- Usually, if the manager/employee relationship allows for a little more autonomy, the nature of the relationship will be healthier. Additionally, employees who are given the room to work independently often show that they are capable, can

successfully meet deadlines, and are less dependent upon upper management. This reduces the potential for conflicts, and reduces the need for overmanagement.

SEE ALSO Delegation; Manager Recruitment; Organizational Structure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Advantages and Disadvantages of Narrow Span of Management." *eNotes Business Group.* 12 October 2009. Available from: http://www.enotes.com/business/q and a/ advantages disadvantages narrow span management 107123.

Gupta, Ashim. "Organization's Size and Span of Control."

Practical Management. 10 January 2010. Available from:

http://www.practical management.com/Organization

Development/Organization s size and span of control.html.

Harrison, Simon. "Is There a Right Span of Control?" *Business Review*. February 2004.

Hendricks, Mark. "Span Control." *Entrepreneur.* January 2001. "Span of Control in Management." *Business Hub.* 7 April 2010. Available from: http://www.businessihub.com/span of control in management/.

Visser, Bauke. "Organizational Communication Structure and Performance." *Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization*. June 2000.

Warfield, Bob. "Startups Need Starters." *Enterprise Irregulars.* 13 April 2010. Available from: http://www.enterpriseirregulars. com/16300/startups need starters/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

STAKEHOLDERS

Stakeholders are people or groups of people who have a vested interest in an entity. For a small business, a variety of players may qualify as stakeholders, including shareholders (people who own stock or equity interest in the company), employees, managers, owners, government, and local interests. Each holder's "stake" can be distinct. For a shareholder who owns a majority of a company, his or her stake would be the financial investment or stock purchased in that company. For an employee or manager, it may be job security or compensation that is tied directly to a company's financial performance. A government stakeholder may be interested in solidifying the long-term financial strength of a struggling firm, particularly one that is an important part of a community or industry.

In recent years financial experts and small-business observers have promoted the concept of "stakeholder theory," or the idea that in order to be successful, a business must create value for all its stakeholders. Management's challenge is to find how to steer stakeholder interests in the same direction. R. Edward Freeman, a

professor of business administration at the University of Virginia, noted that a company's products or services should not only be attractive to customers, but positively impact the local community and relate to what the employees excel at. For instance, consider a scenario in which the CEO of a chemical company tells a group of engineers that a plant should produce zero pollution. The engineers say that goal is unreasonable, so the CEO suggests closing the plant. A few weeks later, the engineers return to the CEO with a plan that not only eliminates pollution from the plant but saves the company money. That, argues Freeman, is how stakeholder theory ultimately produces a win. "They wouldn't accept the trade-off. They found the way to satisfy the interest of the community and the interest around the environment, and the interest of employees," Freeman wrote. "When you look for how these interests go in the same direction, you're able to create something.'

TYPES OF STAKEHOLDERS

In general, stakeholders can be grouped into two main divisions: internal and external. Internal stakeholders are those people or groups that are typically involved in the daily operations of a business. In many ways they have the most crucial role as stakeholders in ensuring the effective creation and marketing of a product or service. Employees are the most common stakeholders found in the small business environment. Some companies make an employee's stakeholder status explicit upon hiring or after a probationary period. For an employee, the title of stakeholder may come with certain benefits, such as company stock, financial merit awards, or actual percentage ownership of the company. At some businesses, stakeholder status is a less explicit concept whose benefits may be less tangible but no less important. For instance, management might implore employees to be "good stakeholders" by selling more products or services to boost the company's bottom line. In this case, being a "stakeholder" has more to do with being committed to a company and improving one's own processes to help improve overall business results.

Perhaps even more so than employees, managers have a keenly vested interest as stakeholders in a company. Business success is often based on how effectively managers steer a company. In this way, management stakeholders are similar to employees in that their success may translate to such benefits as stock options and other financial awards. Managers may, however, have certain liabilities as company stakeholders. For instance, if a company's profit falls from one year to the next, so too might a CEO's potential bonus. Likewise, a company that fails can have a devastating impact on managers who claim a financial or incentive stake in that company.

To the small, family-owned business, family members can become important stakeholders. Whether it is donating capital to help finance a new company's start-up phase, serving on a company's board of directors, or simply running the company, family members are an oft-tapped source of stakeholder equity and involvement for the family-owned business.

External Stakeholders. External stakeholders have a more distant but no less critical role in a company's success. Customers are important stakeholders by virtue of how they respond to a company's products or services. Small businesses can glean important information from their clients just by listening to what they think of their offerings. Market research is one outgrowth of a desire to understand customer preferences better. Complaints and suggestions can be routed through a customer service department. Some companies even involve customers in the product development stage, including design and testing.

"The goal is to enhance timely communications between the company and its customers, and, through this process, both parties benefit," wrote Gregory Steffens for Gaebler Ventures. "Consumers receive a product that encompasses their specifications while the company earns the profit and brand equity from having a high-quality product."

Customer stakeholders can have an enormous impact on managerial decisions. For instance, an outgoing CEO who handpicks a successor should be wary of how customers might view that potential new executive. What kinds of exchanges has the successor had with customers in the past? Would customers remain loyal to the company if he or she is chosen to become its new leader? Assessing stakeholder sentiments about management changes is crucial in creating a smooth change of command, wrote Marshall Goldsmith in *Business Week*. "Ask an important question, 'Will this candidate be given a fair chance, not only by me, but also by the key stakeholders who are critical to his or her future success?' If this answer is no, and if you cannot change key stakeholder perceptions, look for another candidate."

Shareholders are another obvious type of external stakeholder. A shareholder can be anyone who owns stock in a public company or someone who has invested equity into a company for capital purposes. A shareholder does not necessarily get involved in the day-to-day operations of a business, but follows its progress by tracking company news, reading public disclosure statements such as annual reports, and closely monitoring the company's stock performance. In some cases, shareholders may also serve on a company's board of directors, thereby reviewing managerial decisions and helping to shape the course of a company's future.

Vendors are also important stakeholders to the success of a small business. Companies are well-served by seeking out suppliers that offer quality products or services at competitive prices. Vendors that step out from the rest stand to gain an important stake in that company, since they become a preferred business partner. Whether providing a product or service to that small business, the vendor is interested in growing its business relationship and therefore has a stake in the business' success. After all, a vendor can often have the power to increase or decrease a business' profit margins.

Vendor stakeholders are not just interested in signing purchase contracts, however. The most effective vendor-stakeholder relationships are the ones where vendors are involved from the start in the product design process. Noted Steffens, "Due to their expertise or knowledge regarding the supplied resource, suppliers may provide suggestions about improving a product's design and characteristics. Eventually, this cooperation could give rise to joint developments of new products that can benefit both companies."

A government agency or organization is an increasingly common source of stakeholder benefits to a company. The government often becomes a stakeholder in a company when the state of the economy or strength of public finances is inherently dependent on that company's effectiveness as a going concern. When the three largest U.S. automakers were threatened by insolvency in 2009, for instance, the federal government stepped in as a stakeholder. Poor management enhanced by recessionary pressures forced General Motors, Ford, and Chrysler to the edge of closure. At the behest of the administration of President Barack Obama, Congress approved a plan to provide billions of dollars to GM and Chrysler (Ford turned down the bailout offer and later turned a profit) to keep the automakers in business. By delivering a bridge loan to the companies, the government became a majority stakeholder in both, thereby stripping them of private status until they could function independently.

The government's role as stakeholder is a controversial one at best. Citizens' groups protest the use of tax-payer funds to save failing companies, and executives at some of the recipient firms complain of too much government meddling in their daily operations.

Community stakeholders. Local residents can also be important stakeholders in a company. Local stakeholders are not necessarily involved in the operational aspects of a business, but may have interest in the outward impacts a company might have on a community. For instance, residents might be interested in whether a business promises to hire people from the community. Locals also become stakeholders when they speak out about how a

business affects their daily lives. Noise, traffic congestion, caused by a business's location, and pollution are all factors that local residents voice concern over. Even when picketing a company headquarters or going to City Hall with concerns over a business's local impacts, residents are important company stakeholders when it comes to a business's future prospects in a community.

STAKEHOLDERS AND SMALL BUSINESS BENEFITS

Once stakeholders are identified, managing them becomes the main task at hand. A small-business owner should contemplate how his or her employees see themselves in the value-creation process. Or, perhaps, a small business owner might focus on what one critic has to say about the company's product. Starting with one stakeholder is a good first step in understanding how all stakeholders are connected to a company. A number of resources are available to small businesses for determining and managing stakeholder needs and expectations. Stakeholder expectation analysis worksheets are helpful in identifying specifics related to what every stakeholder expects as well as criteria for effectively managing those relationships.

Much of the literature surrounding stakeholders deals primarily with large businesses, although some experts contend it is equally, if not more, important for small businesses. Small businesses are no less committed to creating value for their stakeholders, notes Freeman. At some point, a small business will either make its own products or hire suppliers to do so. Customers will eventually want to buy those products. The business will start to be an important part of its community. All these various stakeholders require a business owner's attention, Freeman contends, and with the proliferation of communications technology, stakeholders have immediate contact with a business. Thus, managing their interests can help pave the way toward a vibrant business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Goldsmith, Marshall. "In CEO Succession, Stakeholders Matter." *Business Week.* 8 April 2008. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/managing/content/apr2008/ca2008048 044214.htm.

"Interview Transcript: R. Edward Freeman on Stakeholder Theory." Charlottesville, Va.: University of Virginia. 22 May 2008. Available from: http://www.darden.virginia.edu/ corporate ethics/Video Stakeholder Theory/transcript freeman stakeholders.html.

King, Neil Jr. "Politicians Butt in at Bailed Out GM." Wall Street Journal. 30 October 2009. Available from: http:// online.wsj.com/article/SB125677552001414699.html.

"Project & Stakeholder Expectations Analysis Worksheets." gantthead.com. Available from: http://www.gantthead.com/ deliverables/Project Stakeholder Expectations Analysis Worksheets.html. Retrieved May 6, 2010. "Stakeholders." Complete Business Start up. Available from: http://www.completebusinessstartup.co.uk/starting business/ stakeholders.html. Retrieved May 3, 2010.

Steffens, Gregory. "Partnering with External Stakeholders." *Gaebler.com.* Available from: http://www.gaebler.com/Partnering with External Stakeholders.htm. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

Simmons, Anaxos

STANDARD MILEAGE RATE

The standard mileage rate (SMR), also known as mileage per diem, is the amount per mile that the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) allows small businesses and self-employed persons to use to calculate their vehicle expenses for tax deduction purposes. Businesses that choose to use the standard mileage rate do so because it is easier to use than the actual costs method, which requires keeping complete records of expenses like gasoline, maintenance, tires, insurance, and license and registration fees. The standard mileage rate for business can be used for all mileage accumulated for work-related trips. Normal commuting between home and work does not qualify for this type of deduction.

The standard mileage rate is determined by the IRS and is routinely adjusted, but not more often than once a year. As of January 1, 2010, the standard mileage rate was set to 50 cents per mile for the year. In unique circumstances, the IRS will make midyear changes, such as in the late summer of 2005 when the standard mileage rate was increased in an attempt to allow for a summer of devastating hurricanes, the loss of oil-refining capacity in the Gulf of Mexico, and the subsequent rise in gas prices. The IRS explained the adjustment this way: "In September, the IRS made a special one-time adjustment for the last four months of 2005, raising the rate for business miles to 48.5 cents per mile in response to a sharp increase in gas prices, which topped \$3 a gallon." The 2006 rate was lowered following stabilization in gas prices. In 2008 a mid-year change to the SMR was made to balance out another sharp increase in gas prices; by 2009 the SMR was 55 cents per mile, five cents higher than the following year in which gas prices settled down for the most part, at least compared to the fluctuations of the previous 5 years or so.

A different rate is set by the IRS for miles driven "for medical or moving purposes" and those driven "in service of charitable organizations." The 2010 standard mileage rates per mile driven for these two categories were 24 cents and 14 cents, respectively.

The standard mileage rate can be used for vehicles that a business owns. In addition, the IRS decided in 1998 that the SMR can also be used for leased vehicles, provided that one uses the standard mileage rate for the duration of the lease (or the balance of the lease if it began before 1998).

RESTRICTIONS ASSOCIATED WITH THE STANDARD MILEAGE RATE

While the standard mileage rate is quite practical, it may not be used in several situations. One instance would include taxis and other vehicles for hire that charge for mileage in the first place. Also, if a fleet-type business is using more than one vehicle at the same time, it cannot use the standard mileage rate, although it can use it if it owns two or more vehicles that are not being used concurrently. Rural mail carriers that already receive a qualified reimbursement are also not eligible for the standard mileage rate.

In addition, small businesses that decide to use the standard mileage rate for a vehicle must do so in the first year that the vehicle is placed into service. In later years, a business can switch to the actual cost method if it so desires. However, a straight-line method of depreciation, which yields a smaller deduction, must be used in all subsequent years for vehicles that initially used the standard mileage rate.

The standard mileage rate already has vehicle depreciation built into it, meaning that one cannot claim additional depreciation when using this form of deduction. Also, businesses that sell a car that has used the standard mileage rate will have to figure out whether any taxable gains were made on the sale and adjust the tax basis of the vehicle for each year the SMR was applied. Finally, the standard mileage rate and the 'actual costs' method cannot be used at the same time.

STANDARD MILEAGE AND THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER

Some small-business owners may be exceedingly aware of SMR because they deal with it every day couriers, delivery persons, truckers, and moving companies, for example. But many other small-business owners forget or disregard their mileage, thinking it will not make that much difference. This is quite often untrue and means a loss at the end of the day. For example, an IT professional with clients all over a given city may not be clocking his or her mileage between one office to the next, yet extensive traveling, no matter what the industry, means mileage, which means tax deductions. Whether the business owner is a pastry chef working from his or her own kitchen, or a Web entrepreneur, once behind the wheel for business purposes, miles should be clocked and accounted for.

Stephen Fishman noted in his 2009 book, Home Business Tax Deductions: Keep What You Earn, "If your home office is your principal place of business, you can deduct the cost of traveling from your home to other work locations for your business. For example, you can deduct the cost of driving to perform work at a client's or customer's office. The value of this deduction often exceeds the value of the home business deduction itself. If you don't have a home office, these costs are not deductible." Fishman also noted that there are common misconceptions about what should be considered mileage versus what actually is, and what business owners know about mileage can be surprisingly little. For example, if a business owner has a friend or relative who does not work for the company deliver something to a client's house, the miles traveled are deductible for tax purposes. Conversely, however, those who are employed may not use mileage as a tax deduction when it accounts for commuting to and from an office. For this reason, while it may not seem to make sense to some, becoming a contractor and working from home can not only save money, it also means that any traveling done will be deductible, unlike those long treks to and from an office where one is a W-2 employee.

OTHER SMALL BUSINESS SMR CONCERNS

Sole proprietors and microbusinesses are not the only ones that should be using the SMR to determine deductions and costs. Other small businesses need to stay current on IRS mileage valuation because it will determine their own bottom line, how much they opt to pay employees or contractors, and how they will record the mileage for one vehicle or a fleet that is used to run the business. (Although standard mileage rates will only apply to companies whose fleets do not run concurrently, other deductions will apply.) As Sheppard Mullin comments in his January 2010 post on Labor Employment Law Blog, "Even if employers supply their own vehicles, they can apply this rate to calculate the allowable deduction for the business use of a vehicle for Federal income tax purposes." So, whether the business uses company cars, vans for deliveries, or even trucks for a nonprofit endeavor, there are deductions for nearly any venture that uses motor vehicles in any way.

Small-business owners should make an effort to stay on top of the standard mileage rates for any given year. Generally, the rates will stay the same in a given federal fiscal year, but if gas prices spike in one direction or another, the savvy entrepreneur will check the IRS Web site for press releases about any changes in SMR.

SEE ALSO Business Travel.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Fishman, Stephen. Home Business Tax Dedcutions: Keep What You Earn. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Fishman, Stephen. *Deduct It!: Lower Your Small Business Taxes*. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "IRS Announces Standard Mileage Rates for 2006." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=151226,00.html. Retrieved May 17, 2010.

Internal Revenue Service. "IRS Announces 2009 Standard Mileage Rates." 24 November 2008. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=200505,00.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "IRS Announces 2010 Standard Mileage Rates." 3 December 2010. Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=216048,00.html.

Mullin, Sheppard. "New Standard Mileage Rate for 2010." Labor Employment Law Blog. 15 January 2010. Available from: http://www.laboremploymentlawblog.com/expense reimbursement new standard mileage rate for 2010.html.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

STOCKS

Securities issued by a corporation are classified as debt, equity, or some hybrid of these two forms. Debt usually takes the form of a loan and must be repaid; equity usually takes the form of an ownership claim upon the corporation. The two main types of equity claims are common stock and preferred stock, although there are also related claims, such as rights, warrants, and convertible securities. Growing companies, which tend to lack the assets necessary to secure debt, often decide to issue equity securities. Although issuing common stock can be traumatic for a small business because it can be costly, and because it causes a dramatic redistribution of ownership and control it can also provide a solid foundation upon which to build a company. Preferred stock offers holders priority in receiving dividends and in claiming assets in the event of business liquidation, but it also lacks the voting rights afforded to common stockholders. Many venture capitalists require convertible preferred stock which can be converted to common stock at some time in the future at a favorable price as incentive to invest in start-up ventures. In addition, common stocks represent stock option benefits for those employed by a company. As Joshua Rosenbaum and Joshua Pearl wrote in their 2008 book, Investment Banking: Valuation, Leveraged Buyouts, and Mergers and Acquisitions, "Stock options are granted to employees as a form of non-cash compensation. They provide the right to buy (call) shares of the company's common stock at a set price ('exercise' or lsquo;strike' price) during a given time period."

COMMON STOCK

A share of common stock is quite literally a share in the business, a partial claim to ownership of the firm. Owning a share of common stock provides a number of rights and privileges. These include sharing in the income of the firm, exercising a voice in the management of the firm, and holding a claim on the assets of the firm.

Dividends. Sharing in the income of the firm is generally in the form of a cash dividend. The firm is not obligated to pay dividends, which must be declared by the board of directors.

For widely held, publicly traded firms, there are a number of indications that shareholders and investors like dividends and dividend increases. In these contexts, dividends are taken as a signal that the firm is financially healthy. A decrease in dividends would indicate inability to maintain the level of dividends, signaling a decline in prospects. An increase would signal an improvement in prospects. The signal from a dividend decrease is strong because management will wish to give only positive signals by at least maintaining the dividend, making cuts only when absolutely necessary. The signal from a dividend increase is also strong because management would be hesitant to increase dividends unless they could be maintained. The signaling nature of dividends is supported by cases in which the dividend is maintained in the face of declining earnings, sometimes even using borrowed funds. It is also supported by the occurrence of "extraordinary" or one-time-only dividends, a label by which management attempts to avoid increasing expectations.

This signaling approach is not applicable to closely held firms. In this situation, communication between management and shareholders is more direct, and signals are not required. When owners are also the managers, sharing in earnings may take the indirect form of salaries and fringe benefits. In fact, shareholders in closely held firms may prefer that dividends be reinvested, even in relatively low return projects, as a form of tax protection. The investment is on a pretax (before personal tax) basis for the investor, avoiding immediate double taxation and converting the income to capital gains that will be paid at a later date.

Dividends are declared for stockholders at a particular date, called the date of record. Since stock transactions ordinarily take 5 business days for completion, the stock goes "ex-dividend" 4 days before the date of record, unless special arrangement is made for immediate delivery. Since the dividend removes funds from the firm, it can be expected that the per share price will decrease by the amount of the dividend on the ex-dividend date.

Control. The corporate form allows the separation of management and ownership, with the manager serving as

the agent of the owner. Separation raises the problem of control, or what is termed the agency problem. Stockholders have only indirect control by voting for the directors. The directors in turn choose management and are responsible for monitoring and controlling management's conduct. In fact, the stockholders' ability to influence the conduct of the firm may be quite small, and management may have virtually total control within very broad limits.

Voting for the directors takes either of two forms. The first form is majority voting. In this form, each stockholder receives votes for each open position according to the number of shares held, and may cast those votes only for candidates for that position. The winning candidate is the candidate receiving a majority of the votes cast. The second form is called cumulative voting. In this form, stockholders again receive votes for each open position according to the number of shares held, but may apportion the votes among the positions and candidates as desired. The candidates receiving the most votes are elected.

Excluding minority stockholders from representation on the board is more difficult under cumulative voting. For example, if there are four directors to be elected and one million shares eligible to vote at one vote per share, a stockholder with 500,001 shares would control the election. Under majority voting a dissident stockholder with 200,001 shares could cast only 200,001 votes apiece for candidates for each of the four positions, which would not be sufficient to ensure representation on the board. Under cumulative voting, a dissident stockholder with a minimum of 200,001 shares could be sure of representation by electing one candidate of choice, casting a cumulative 800,004 votes for that candidate. The remaining 799,999 shares could be sure of electing three chosen candidates but could not command sufficient votes to exceed the cumulative dissident vote four times.

Although the board of directors is supposedly independent of management, the degree of independence is sometimes small. Typically, some members of the board are "insiders" drawn from management, while others are "outside" directors. Outside directors may not be completely independent of management for several reasons. One reason is that few shareholders can afford the time and expense to attend the annual meetings, so that voting is done through the mail, or via e-mail, or by virtual meetings using Skpe, Vonage, or Microsoft Meeting. This usually takes the form of a "proxy," giving management the power to vote for the shareholder, as instructed. While the shareholder may instruct management on how to vote, the choices may be few and are controlled by management. Management will tend to nominate safe candidates for directorship who will not be likely to challenge the status quo. As a result, directorship is at times an honor or sinecure, treated as having few real obligations.

Dissidents may mount opposition and seek the proxy votes, but such opposition is liable to face legal challenges and must overcome both psychological barriers and shareholder apathy. Many shareholders either do not vote or routinely vote for existing management. Further, dissidents must spend their own money, while management has the resources of the firm at its disposal.

In addition to controlling the proxy system, managements have instituted a number of other defensive mechanisms in the face of takeover threats. It is not unusual to find several "classes" of stock with different voting power, with some classes having no voting power at all. A number of firms have changed from cumulative to majority voting. Staggered boards, in which only a portion of the board terms expire in a given year, and supermajority voting policies have also been used. Takeover defenses include the golden parachute, or extremely generous severance compensation in the face of a takeover, and the poison pill, an action that is triggered by a takeover and has the effect of reducing the value of the firm.

Residual Ownership. The common stockholder has a claim on the assets of the firm. This is an undifferentiated or general claim, which does not apply to any specific asset. The claim cannot be exercised except at the breakup of the firm. The firm may be dissolved by a vote of the stockholders, or by bankruptcy. In either case, there is a well-defined priority in which the liabilities of the firm will be met. The common stockholders have the lowest priority and receive a distribution only if prior claims are paid in full. For this reason the common stockholder is referred to as the residual owner of the firm.

Preemptive Right. The corporate charter will often provide common stockholders with the right to maintain their proportional ownership in the firm, called the preemptive right. For example, if a stockholder owns 10 percent of the stock outstanding, and 100,000 new shares are to be issued, the stockholder has the right to purchase 10,000 shares (10 percent) of the new issue. This preemptive right can be honored in a rights offering. In a rights offering, each stockholder receives one right for each share held. Buying shares or subscribing to the issue then requires the surrender of a set number of rights, as well as payment of the offering price. The offering is often underpriced in order to assure its success. The rights are then valuable because possession of the rights allows subscription to the underpriced issue. The rights can be transferred and are often traded.

A rights offering may be attractive to management because the stockholders, who thought enough of the firm to buy its stock, are a pre-sold group. The value of the preemptive right to the common stockholders, however, is questionable. The preemptive right of proportional ownership is important only if proportional control is important to the stockholder. The stockholder may be quite willing to waive the preemptive right. If the funds are used properly, the price of the stock will increase, and all stockholders will benefit. Without buying part of the new issue, the stockholder may have a smaller proportional share, but the share will be worth more. While rights are usually valuable, this value arises from underpricing of the issue rather than from an inherent value of rights. The value of the rights ultimately depends on the use of the funds and whether or not the market views that use as valuable.

Valuation. In investment practice, decisions are more often expressed and made in terms of the comparative expected rates of return rather than on price. A number of models and techniques are used for valuation. A common approach to valuation of common stock is present value. This approach is based on an estimate of the future cash dividends. The present value is then the amount which, if invested at the required rate of return on the stock, could exactly recreate the estimated dividends. This required rate of return can be estimated from models such as the capital asset pricing model (CAPM), using the systematic risk of the stock, or from the estimated rate of return on stocks of similar risk. Another common approach is based on the price-earnings ratios, or P/E. In this approach, the estimated earnings of the firm are multiplied by the appropriate P/E to obtain the estimated price. This approach can be shown to be a special case of present value analysis, with restrictive assumptions. Since various models and minor differences in assumptions can produce widely different results, valuation is best applied as a comparative analysis.

In some cases, such as estate valuation, the dollar value of the stock must be estimated for legal purposes. For assets that are widely publicly traded, the market price is generally taken as an objective estimate of asset value for legal purposes, since this is sale value of the stock. For stock that is not widely traded, valuation is based on models such as present value, combined with a comparison with similar publicly traded stock. Often, however, a number of discounts are applied for various reasons. It is widely accepted that, compared to publicly traded stock, stock that is not publicly traded should be valued at a discount because of a lack of liquidity. This discount may be 60 percent or more. Another discount is applied for a minority position in a closely held stock or a family firm, since the minority position would have no control. This discount does not apply if the value is estimated from the value of publicly traded stock, because the market price of a stock is traded already at the price of a minority position. There is an inverse effect for publicly traded stock in the form of a control premium. A large block of stock which would give control of the firm might be priced above market.

Finally, it should be noted that the accounting book value is only rarely more than tangentially relevant to market value. This is due to the use of accounting assumptions such as historic cost. While accounting information may be useful in a careful valuation study, accounting definitions of value differ sharply from economic value.

PREFERRED STOCK

Preferred stock is sometimes called a hybrid, since it has some of the properties of equity and some of the properties of debt. Like debt, the cash flows to be received are specified in advance. Unlike debt, these specified flows are in the form of promises rather than of legal obligations. It is not unusual for firms to have several issues of preferred stock outstanding, with differing characteristics. Other differences arise in the areas of control and claims on assets.

Dividends. Because the specified payments on preferred stock are not obligations, they are referred to as dividends. Preferred dividends are not tax-deductible expenses for the firm, and consequently the cost to the firm of raising capital from this source is higher than for debt. The firm is unlikely to skip or fail to declare the dividend, however, for several reasons. One of the reasons is that the dividends are typically (but not always) cumulative. Any skipped dividend remains due and payable by the firm, although no interest is due. One source of the preferred designation is that all preferred dividends in arrears must be paid before any dividend can be paid to common stockholders (although bond payments have priority over all dividends). Failure to declare preferred dividends may also trigger restrictive conditions of the issue. A very important consideration is that, just as for common dividends, preferred dividends are a signal to stockholders, both actual and potential. A skipped preferred dividend would indicate that common dividends will also be skipped, and would be a very negative signal that the firm was encountering problems. This would also close off access to most lenders.

There is also a form of preferred stock, called participating preferred stock, in which there may be a share in earnings above the specified dividends. Such participation would typically only occur if earnings or common dividends rose over some threshold, and might be limited in other ways. A more recent innovation is adjustable-rate preferred stock, with a variable dividend based on prevailing interest rates.

Control. Under normal circumstances, preferred stockholders do not have any voting power. As a result, they have little control over or direct influence on the conduct of the firm. Some minimal control would be provided by the indenture under which the stock was issued, and would be exercised passively that is, the trustees for the issue would be responsible for assuring that all conditions were observed. In some circumstances, the conditions of the issue could result in increased control on the part of the preferred stockholders. For instance, it is not unusual for the preferred stockholders to be given voting rights if more than a specified number of preferred dividends are skipped. Other provisions may restrict the payment of common dividends if certain conditions are not met. Preferred stockholders also may have a preemptive right.

Claim on Assets and Other Features. Another source of the preferred designation is that preferred stock has a prior claim on assets over that of common stock. The claim of bondholders is prior to that of the preferred stockholders. Although preferred stock typically has no maturity date, there is often some provision for retirement. One such provision is the call provision, under which the firm may buy back or recall the stock at a stated price. This price may vary over time, normally dropping as time passes. Another provision is the sinking fund, under which the firm will recall and retire a set number of shares each year. Alternately, the firm may repurchase the shares for retirement on the open market, and would prefer to do so if the market price of the preferred is below the call price. Preferred stock is sometimes convertible, meaning that it can be exchanged for common stock at the discretion of the holder. The conversion takes place at a set rate, but this rate may vary over time.

Valuation. The par value of a preferred stock is not related to market value, except that it is often used to define the dividend. Since the cash flow of dividends to preferred stockholders is specified, valuation of preferred stock is much simpler than for common stock. The valuation techniques are actually similar to those used for bonds, drawing heavily on the present value concept. The required rate of return on preferred stock is closely correlated with interest rates, but is above that of bonds because the bond payments are contractual obligations. As a result, preferred stock prices fluctuate with interest rates. The introduction of adjustable-rate preferred stock is an attempt to reduce this price sensitivity to interest rates.

Valuation is an ever-evolving practice. Rosenbaum and Pearl comment that "In the aftermath of the subprime mortgage crisis and ensuing credit crunch, the world of finance is returning to the fundamentals of valuation and critical due diligence for mergers & acquisitions (M&A), capital markets, and investment opportunities. This involves the use of more realistic assumptions governing approach to risk as well as a wide range of valuation drivers, such as expected financial performance,

discount rates, multiples, leverage levels, and financial terms." As the first decade of the twenty-first century came to a close, there were signs that the global economy was recovering from the recession that began in 2008, and the return to more traditional forms of valuation was a welcome sign of a return to financial stability.

FOREIGN STOCK

Purchases of foreign stock have greatly increased in recent years. One motivation behind this increase is that national economies are not perfectly correlated, so that greater diversification is possible than with a purely domestic portfolio. Another reason is that a number of foreign economies are growing, or are expected to grow, rapidly. Additionally, a number of developing countries have consciously promoted the development of secondary markets as an aid to economic development. Finally, developments in communications and an increasing familiarity with international affairs and opportunities has reduced the hesitance of investors to venture into what once was unfamiliar territory.

Foreign investment is not without problems, though international communication has become less expensive and even comparable to domestic communication. This is due to the advent of services such as Skype, Vonage, and other Internet portals and programs that allow business owners, managers, employees, partners, clients, and shareholders to talk to one another for free or next to nothing. Files and links can be shared for free, and when business associates and clients are not able to interface on live Internet discussions, they can text or Tweet one another to keep up to date on any changes in stocks or other pertinent business matters. Social and business customs often vary greatly between countries, so it is important for businesspersons to research and understand the customs of various business cultures before engaging.

Trading practices on some foreign exchanges are different than in the United States. Accounting differs not only in procedures, but often in degree of information disclosed. Although double taxation is generally avoided by international treaties, procedures are cumbersome. Political instability can be a consideration, particularly in developing countries. Finally, the investor faces exchange rate risk. A handsome gain in a foreign currency can be diminished, or even turned into a loss, by shifting exchange rates. These difficulties are felt less by professional managers of large institutions, and much of the foreign investment is through this channel.

An alternative vehicle for foreign investing is the American Depositary Receipt (ADR). This is simply a certificate of ownership of foreign stock that is deposited with a U.S. trustee. The depository institution also exchanges and distributes any dividends, and provides

other administrative chores. ADRs are appealing to individual investors. It has also been suggested that the benefits of international investing can be obtained by investing in international firms.

INVESTMENT CHARACTERISTICS

Stocks are diverse in nature and can be classified many ways for investment purposes. For example, stocks can be classified according to the level of risk. Risky stocks are sometimes referred to as aggressive or speculative. They may also be growth stocks, which are expected to experience high rates of growth in size and earnings. If risk is measured by the beta (systematic or nondiversifiable risk), then the term applies to a stock with a beta greater than one. These stocks are quite sensitive to economic cycles, and are also called cyclical. Contrasted are the blue-chip stocks high-quality stocks of major firms that have long and stable records of earnings and dividends. Stocks with low risk, or a beta of less than one, are referred to as defensive. One form of investment strategy, called timing, is to switch among cyclical and defensive stocks according to expected evolution of the economic cycle. This strategy is sometimes refined to movement among various types of stock or sectors of the economy. Another stock category is income stocks stocks that have a long and stable record of comparatively high dividends.

Common stock has been suggested as a hedge against inflation. This suggestion arises from two lines of thought. The first is that stocks ultimately are claims to real assets and productivity, and the prices of such claims should rise with inflation. The second line of thought is that the total returns to common stock are high enough to overcome inflation. While this is apparently true over longer periods, it has not held true over shorter periods.

Preferred stock is generally not considered a desirable investment for individuals. While the junior position of preferred stockholders as compared to bondholders indicates that the required rate of return on preferred will be above that of bonds, observation indicates that the yield on bonds has generally been above that of preferred stock of similar quality. The reason for this is a provision of the tax codes that 70 percent of the preferred dividends received by a corporation are tax exempt. This provision is intended to avoid double taxation. Because of the tax exemption, the effective after-tax yield on preferred stock is higher for corporations, and buying of preferred stock by corporations drives the yields down. The resulting realized return for individuals, who cannot take advantage of this tax treatment, would generally be below acceptable levels.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Common Stocks, Preferred Stocks Basic Concepts." *ThisMatter.com/Money.* 5 March 2010. Available from: http://thismatter.com/money/stocks/stocks.htm. Damodaran, Aswath. *The Dark Side of Valuation: Valuing Young, Distressed, and Complex Businesses.* Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Pearson Education, 2010.

Geddes, Ross. *IPOs and Equity Offerings*. Burlington, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2003.

Goodman, Jordan Elliott. Everyone's Money Book on Stocks, Bonds, and Mutual Funds. Chicago, Ill.: Dearborn, 2002.

"Investors: Dump Foreign Stock Funds" *MarketWatch.* 5 May 2010. Available from: http://www.marketwatch.com/story/investors dump foreign stock funds 2010 05 05

Madura, Jeff. Financial Markets and Institutions. 7th ed. Eagan, Minn.: Thomson South Western, 2006.

Malone, Scott. "GE CEO Says Growth and Dividend Hike Ahead." *ABC News Money.* 28 April 2010. Available from: http://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory?id=10498715.

Robb, Greg. "Treasury to Sell 1.5 Billion Shares in Citigroup." MarketWatch. 26 April 2010. Available from: http:// www.marketwatch.com/story/treasury to sell 15 billion shares in citigroup 2010 04 26.

Rosenbaum, Joshua, and Joshua Pearl. *Investment Banking:* Valuation, Leveraged Buyouts, and Mergers and Acquisitions. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Scott, David Logan. *David Scott's Guide to Investing in Common Stocks*. Boston, Mass.: Houghton Mifflin, 2005.

Sincere, Michael. *Understanding Stocks*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

Stone, Brad. "Facebook Employees and Investors Can Finally Unload Stock." *New York Times.* 13 July 2009. Available from: http://bits.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/07/13/facebook employees and investors can finally unload stock/.

Williams, Ellie. *The McGraw Hill Investor's Desk Reference*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2001.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

STRATEGY

Strategy refers to a general plan or an approach shaping a business. It has spread from broad concepts of corporate planning to such matters as marketing, advertising, human resources, accounts receivable collections, and to nearly every function and style of business.

Analysis of strategy deconstructs the concept into its visible inputs, such as the needs of the market, products that can meet the need, their differentiation from competing products, alternative means of production, and marketing techniques to reach the consumer.

DEFINITIONS AND EXAMPLES

A strategy is a broad and general approach to an enterprise in which certain structural elements are determined in advance and courses of action have been selected from among others in order to *differentiate* the enterprise. Strategies focus on reaching company goals and differentiating businesses from their competition.

A strategy is thus characterized by choices and decisions concerning future action at a level of generality which permits flexible implementation. A strategy is more specific than a policy but more general than a plan.

A classical example of corporate strategy was that developed by Alfred P. Sloan (1875–1966) for General Motors after he became its president in 1923. Sloan introduced annual styling changes, launching planned obsolescence as a motivator for replacing the car, and organized the different car lines based on pricing. The strategy worked very well for its time and was widely imitated, but it was also a high-cost strategy that required significant investment of money and time annually. As businesses developed further, focus on low-cost strategies that saved money while also furthering business goals became more common.

Conventional management wisdom states that businesses must have a strategy in order to succeed. It is closer to the truth to say that all businesses by definition have a strategy; it may or may not be consciously crafted, especially for smaller, more informal businesses. The manner in which a company is organized and run is the expression of its strategy. Consciously formulated strategies are superior to informal approaches only if the planning is insightful, well done, and adapted to the circumstances. A good strategy will incorporate long-term goals, customer reactions, and accurate financial data.

STRATEGIZING: BIG AND SMALL

Strategy formulation as a discipline is much more common in large corporations than in small business. In small business strategizing tends to be confined to the owner, or possibly a small circle of trusted associates, while in large companies overall strategy is developed by executives, while operating divisions of the company will create their own strategies for their individual goals. In a company principally interested in short-term returns, for instance, individual strategies reliant on capital investments over longer periods will fare more poorly than highly leveraged approaches. In well-run large corporations, top management will make the effort to formulate different broad strategies for lower elements based on realities in the market and not permit vague concepts to preempt appropriate responses.

BUSINESS STRATEGY LEVELS

There are three primary levels of strategy that organizations are separated into for ease of clarification: corporate, business, and operational. While each of these levels of strategy focus on the same goals and missions, they have different purposes and oversee different facets of the business. Small businesses are more likely to use a business level strategy primarily, but they will also need a

corporate level strategy when expanding into new areas or additional centers of operation.

Corporate Level. Corporate strategy refers to the management of the company as a whole. Most of this management pertains to the business units of the company, the different departments or sections of the business, and how they work together. Corporate strategy seeks to raise not only the value of the entire company, but also of the individual units. Any major changes, such as the introduction of new products or pursuit of a new consumer demographic, originate at the corporate level. These strategies also take into account shareholders and how to increase shareholder value. Strategies at the corporate level both trickle down to lower managers and are in turned influenced by the attitudes and opinions of the majority of employees.

Business Level. At this level the business interacts with its customers, suppliers, distributors, and competitors. Business strategies are positioning strategies: they deal with presenting a product or service to consumers. Most marketing strategies fall into this category, including company-wide branding projects and company identity projects. Anything that directly increases the real or perceived value of an existing project is a business strategy.

Operational Level. Operational strategies govern most of the work that takes place in the business. The decisions made at the corporate and business levels are carried out at the operational level, as services are rendered and goods are produced, stocked, and sold. In a small business operational strategies are usually created and overseen by the owner, while larger companies separate operational strategies with layers of management. While business operations are more direct than the plans used at other levels, there is also more room for improvement in efficiency and technology.

COMMON SMALL BUSINESS STRATEGIES

There are several different popular strategies that small businesses are likely to use as they try to grow their customer base and maintain their productivity. One of the most common is the cost leadership strategy, when the business aims to offer lower prices for the best products in its market. The customer base is grown by using low prices, which can be offered due to company efficiency. Focused low- cost strategies are similar, but instead of competing to offer the lowest price in a wide market, the business instead selects a smaller market niche that it can appeal to, such as schools or cafés.

Differentiation strategies, on the other hand, pursue perceived product value rather than lower prices. These strategies use innovative additions to products and marketing plans to set their product apart in the minds of consumers. Focused differentiation strategies are similar but apply only to a certain segment of the market; they are often easy to accomplish for small businesses that can differentiate locally by offering local services, knowledge, and availability. Integrated strategies use a combination of low costs and differentiation to appeal to consumers on a variety of levels.

SEE ALSO Business Planning.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Azriel, Jay. "Business Level Strategy." *Albany.edu*. Available from: http://www.albany.edu/faculty/ja0754/bmgt481/lecture4.html.

Colley, John L., Jacqueline L. Doyle, and Robert D. Hardie. Corporate Strategy. New York: McGraw Hill, 2002.

Grant, Robert M. Contemporary Strategy Analysis: Text and Cases. 7th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Ireland, Duane R., Robert R.Hoskisson, and Michael A. Hitt. Understanding Business Strategy: Concepts and Cases. 2d ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2008.

Kennedy, Robert E. "Strategy Fads and Competitive Convergence: An Empirical Test for Herd Behavior in Prime Time Television Programming." Journal of Industrial Economics. March 2002.

Kumar, Rahul. "Three Levels of Strategy." *Gaebler.com.* Available from: http://www.gaebler.com/Three Levels of Strategy.htm.

Lake, Neville. *The Strategic Planning Workbook*. 2d ed. Philadelphia, Pa.: Kogan Page, 2006.

Mourdoukoutas, Panos. Business Strategy in a Semiglobal Economy. Armonk, N.Y.: M. E. Sharpe, 2006.

Navarro, Peter. "Sustainable Strategies for a World of Economic Shocks." *Financial Executive*. April 2006.

Pettigrew Andrew M., Howard Thomas, and Richard Whittington, eds. *Handbook of Strategy and Management*. Thousand Oaks, Calif: Sage, 2002.

Schmetterer, Bob. Leap: A Revolution in Creative Business Strategy. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Sloan, Alfred P. My Years with General Motors. New York: Doubleday/Currency, 1990.

Sunstein, Cass R. Conformity and Dissent. Public Law and Legal Theory Working Paper No. 34. The Law School. The University of Chicago. 30 October 2002. Available from: http://www.law.uchicago.edu/publications/papers/publiclaw/ 1 99. Retrieved March 29, 2010.

Watson, Andrew, and Bill Woodridge. "Business Unit Manager Influence on Corporate Level Strategy Formulation." *Entrepreneur.* Summer 2005. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/tradejournals/article/133776571.html.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

STRATEGY, GENERIC

Generic strategies refer to long-term-oriented plans that firms adopt with the ultimate objective of gaining competitive advantage in a given industry, market segment, or product line. Generic strategies are classified into three main forms of organizational strategic approaches that include cost minimization, product differentiation, and focused strategy. Michael Porter is credited for being the brainchild behind the conceptualization of the generic strategies. Porter laid out the foundation of generic strategies in a 1985 book publication titled *Competitive Advantage: Creating and Sustaining Superior performance.* The applicability of the generic strategies across the board, in different product and service sectors as well as all kinds of organizations irrespective of their sizes or structures, is what makes them valuable in the pursuit of competitive advantage.

COST MINIMIZATION

Cost minimization is a process through which a firm seeks to offer products or services at reduced prices through the reduction of the cost of key production inputs. Cost minimization strategy primarily serves the purpose of stimulating demand, winning and retaining customer loyalty, and expanding the market share of a firm or product. Cost minimization is usually adopted in situations where a product lacks adequate competitive advantage or alternatively, in situations where high volumes of production are bound to achieve pricing advantages associated with economies of scale. For small businesses, however, the pursuit of economies of scale may be elusive because of resource and production constraints. Therefore, small business enterprises may pursue cost minimization strategies with the overriding objective of creating adequate competitive advantage for a product, service, or firm as a whole.

Cost minimization strategy is widely applicable to small business enterprises because of its suitability to situations where a firm is yet to establish clear strategies for competitive advantage or when products or services can be produced cheaply and sold cheaply through economies of scale. However, cost minimization is not limited to the aspect of extending the advantages of low costs of production to customers. Business enterprises which seek to benefit from cost minimization should also set the appropriate targets for assuming cost leadership in a particular industry or product line.

Different business enterprises apply different cost reduction strategies such as *kaizen* and just-in-time (JIT). *Kaizen* is a Japanese production strategy that emphasizes on continuous improvement on work processes aimed at eliminating waste and achieving efficiency. JIT, on the other hand, is a resource management strategy that emphasizes the acquisition of capital or material resources only when they are required so as to cut down on storage and inventory costs. JIT asserts planning and control in the production of orders by limiting production on specific

customer orders and prevailing conditions of market demand so as to eliminate unnecessary inventory processes. Theoretically, JIT practices effectively result in cost-effective utilization of financial and production resources by matching production inputs against targeted outputs. The adoption of such production processes and material management strategies enable business enterprises to cut down immensely on operational costs.

The airline industry provides one of the best examples of cost minimization strategies that are used by competing firms to expand their market share and gain competitive edge. An article titled "Porter's Generic Strategies: Choosing Your Route to Competitive Advantage," published at www.minds.com, identifies the "no frills airlines" as one such example of cost-cutting measures that have seen small airline operators gain a competitive edge over the large and more luxurious airlines. Small airline companies such as JetBlu and Ryanair minimize their operations costs so as to extend lower prices to their customers. Basically, the airlines cut down on costs by operating without luxurious onboard facilities and concentrating on a limited number of routes. By doing this they optimize expansion of market share through cheaper prices compared to services offered by larger, luxurious airlines. The cost minimization strategies have seen the small airline companies achieve sustainable competitive edge over their more established rivals in the industry.

Small business enterprises can achieve more meaningful cost minimization objectives through necessary facilitation that include:

- Adequate capital investment in technological tools for enhancing operational capacity
- Logistical efficiency
- Sustainable sources of operational resources such as human resources and capital facilities

Infrastructure, information communication, service equipment, and transportation are the main technological aspects relevant to the cost minimization strategies of a business enterprise.

PRODUCT DIFFERENTIATION

The desire of an entrepreneurial firm to satisfy the varying needs of a target market for given products or services can best be achieved through the development of product varieties that are uniquely identifiable to the firm. As such, the uniqueness aspect of product differentiation ultimately employs a comparative approach whereby the products or services provided by a firm must be of high quality and bear unique functionality characteristics compared to products or services offered by other competitors in the industry.

The successful implementation of product differentiation strategy in small business enterprises requires business entrepreneurs to perform consistent market research and pursue sustained product innovations. The products and services delivered must be of high quality, and frequent marketing and advertising should be undertaken to promote awareness about the uniqueness of a product's features on functionalities.

Mercedes Benz is a good example of a brand that enjoys a strong customer loyalty and competitive advantages that ultimately place the company above its competitors. The company not only capitalizes on product differentiation through production of different models (classes) of the Mercedes Benz brand, but also goes ahead to create information-technology-oriented channels for the different categories of its target customers. Mercedes Benz has particularly been successful in taking advantage of service line descriptions, customer base, customer care, cost control, and partnerships. The differentiation strategy used to market Mercedes Benz is applicable across the industry in large, medium scale, and small business enterprises.

FOCUS STRATEGY

Focus strategy is the third pillar of Porter's generic strategies. Focus strategy involves the concentration of a firm's performance objectives on particular segments of the target market or product portfolio. As such, the exceptional strategic pursuits of a firm's objectives are harnessed to gain a competitive edge in terms of cost containment and product characteristics.

Focus strategy is particularly applied in situations that present difficulties in achieving a hybrid between product differentiation and cost leadership strategies. Therefore, a business organization can choose either focus on product differentiation or cost reduction but not both at the same time. The focus strategy demands the narrowing down of a firm's business perspectives to suit the unique needs of a particular product or market segment in the most unique fashion so as to gain sustainable advantage over other competitors.

The focus strategy usually portends the effect of gaining access to targeted market segments with very little competition in terms of pricing or product characteristics. For example, a decision to focus on cost reduction may be influenced by the need to lower costs of production so as to distribute its products or services at lower rates than those of existing or potential competitors. Similarly, focus on the production of a particular product with unique characteristics and functional capabilities may enable a firm to dominate a particular market because of the product's unique attributes in regard to customer preferences.

CHOOSING APPROPRIATE GENERIC STRATEGY

The choice of a generic strategy may vary with the size, resource base, nature, objectives, or operational structure of a business enterprise. Although Porter recommended the application of one particular generic strategy at a time, business experience over time has demonstrated that the three generic strategies are not mutually exclusive and can be combined according to the prevailing needs of a business enterprise. For example, a business enterprise can adopt product differentiation and focus strategy concurrently. However, the recommended guidelines for choosing independent or appropriate combinations of the generic strategies include:

- Strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats (SWOT) analysis;
- 2. Porter's five forces analysis; and
- 3. comparison of the SWOT and five forces analyses.

SWOT analysis evaluates the internal capabilities of a business relative to the key factors of strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats relative to the prevailing business environment and operational factors. Five forces analysis, on the other hand, provides a candid picture of the prevailing trends in a particular industry, with emphasis on the threats of substitute products, threats of new entrants, power of suppliers, power of buyers, and rivalry for market share.

SEE ALSO Focus Strategy; Long Range Planning; Strategic Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Dagmar. "Porters Generic Strategies during the Current Financial Crisis." *Eddielogic*. 21 April 2009. Available from: http://www.eddielogic.com/2009/04/21/porters generic strategies during the current financial crisis/.

"Generic Strategies." *BusinessDirectory.com*. Available from: http://www.businessdictionary.com/definition/generic strategies.html.

Grimson, Andrew J., and David F, Pyke. "Sales and Operations Planning: An Exploratory Study and Framework." *International Journal of Logistics Management* 18, no. 3 (2007): 322 46.

Kotler, Philip, and Kevin L. Keller. *Marketing Management.* 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.

"Leaked: 2010 Mercedes Benz E Class (W212) Brochures with Detailed Specification Sheets!" *Paultan.org.* 8 January 2009. Available from: http://paultan.org/2009/01/08/leaked 2010 mercedes benz e class w212 brochures with detailed specification sheets/.

"Market Positioning Strategies," *Learn Marketing.net*. Available from: http://learnmarketing.net/positioning.htm.

"Michael Porter's Generic Strategies." *Learn Marketing.net.*Available from: http://www.learnmarketing.net/generic.htm.

- Porter, Michael, E. "The Five Competitive Forces that Shape Strategy." *Harvard Business Review.* January 2008.
- "Porter's Generic Strategies: Choosing Your Route to Competitive Advantage." *MindTools*. Available from: http://www.mindtools.com/pages/article/newSTR 82.htm.
- "Three Generic Strategies." *ProvenModels.* Available from: http://www. provenmodels.com/27/three generic strategies/michael e. porter/.

Ingati, Anaxos

STRATEGY, PORTFOLIO MODEL

Portfolio modeling is the process of allocating resources among various business or organization units relative to the significance of each business unit in the operations and activities of an organization. The conceptual framework of the portfolio model forms the basis through which business enterprises set long-range plans for development of a new range of products or services. Done correctly, portfolio modeling optimizes value, maximizes profits, supports enterprise strategies, and facilitates balancing of competing priorities in organizational structure.

The conceptual framework of the portfolio model is applicable to different types of organizations and particularly so in commercial and investment businesses organizations. Commercial portfolios are synonymous with small, medium scale, and large business organizations which pursue multiple projects for which relevant portfolios must be created to achieve conformity among different projects undertaken by various business units of the business organization. An investment portfolio, on the other hand, involves the apportionment of financial resources to different long-term sources of income either at the individual level or through representative organizations. Investment portfolios seek to maximize income generation through the selection of the most profitable long-term investment opportunities.

Portfolio modelling is closely related to research and development initiatives that lay the foundation of the breakdown of organizational future operational structures and plans, with emphasis on the number of business units or constitution of product lines. The management of a portfolio model is applicable at the organizational level, business unit level, or product level. Product level portfolio management may further target a given market segment or particular product line. Product portfolio management is widely applied in the development of new product lines or projects. A company can set up an independent project team to deal exclusively with the development of new product portfolios which are capable of advancing the company's long-term product and service production plans.

The different parameters of the portfolio model are analyzed, tested, and implemented through a logical sequence that involves:

- the creation and analysis of market, production, and distribution strategies for a given group of products or services;
- evaluation of resource availability to establish if the accessible financial resources can adequately match and balance against a targeted portfolio size;
- 3. assessment of the short-term and long-term profit projections, investment options, and risk levels for each product that is part of a production portfolio.

PHASES OF PORTFOLIO MANAGEMENT MODEL

In his article titled "UPMM A Full Model for Portfolio Management," Stanislaw Gasik identified the key pillars of portfolio management process as components proposing, identification, evaluation and selection, and creation. According to Gasik, the components proposing phase involves the creation of proposals for different components of either commercial or investment portfolios. The identification phase involves detailed analysis of components that can potentially be included in a portfolio relative to the prevailing strategic plans of an organization. The evaluation and selection phase involves a consolidation process of the identified and defined sets of portfolio components to be implemented by the company in accordance with the organizational strategic priorities. The creation phase provides the opportunity for creating the selected sets of portfolio components for either strategic goals that already have components or those which are yet to be identified with any components.

DECISION MAKING PROCESS FOR THE PORTFOLIO MANAGEMENT MODEL

The processes of making decisions and weighting of strategic objectives for portfolio management may vary from one business enterprise to another. Indeed, the portfolio model provides business enterprises with the opportunity to develop unique industry-specific operational strategies that can enhance the competitive edge of a business in the long term. However, the strategic goals of a business enterprise must always be balanced against all likely opposing forces. Some of the challenges that business enterprises encounter when attempting to achieve a balance among different competing forces in portfolio modelling processes include:

- The measure of projected profits versus associated risks
- Creation of new product portfolios versus improvement of existing product portfolios

- Short-term implications of a product portfolio versus its long term implications
- The dilemma between creating a portfolio that will target a given market segment or one that targets a particular product line

The magnitude of the challenges and dilemmas presented by the different competing factors that characterize organizational or business portfolio analysis require the application of different portfolio management techniques so as to derive appropriate portfolio management decisions. Mathematical methods, visuals techniques, and scoring methods are some of the widely used tools and techniques in portfolio management techniques.

Mathematical Methods. Mathematical methods are also referred to as heuristic models and are used to analyze the profits and financial optimality returns of a given product or project portfolio. As such, a business organization seeks to determine the lowest and highest levels of profits that can possibly be earned by the organization as a whole or by its selected business units, products, or services in a given time span with reference to both the short-term and long-term projections. The process enables the business units or service allocation priorities to the different business units or service and product lines. However, the mathematical portfolio management technique is considered to be too rigid and thus incapable of aligning a given portfolio against an organization's overall strategic objectives.

Scoring Methods. The scoring portfolio management technique involves the weighting of the different business operational measures, options, and alternatives to determine the levels of requirements for investment, profit projections, risk susceptibility, and strategic relevance of each or a combination of the portfolio alternatives at hand. The scoring method is a very significant tool in the process of ensuring that a business organization adopts the best portfolio management decisions as possible that are capable of creating and sustaining a competitive edge for the business in the long term. However, the scoring method is characterised by numerous weaknesses, key among them being the inability of the method to achieve optimization of a product or service mix, as well as the susceptibility of the method to overemphasize the financial aspects of business operations. Indeed, appropriate portfolio management techniques should always take into account other organizational operational parameters such as human resources, environmental factors, legal factors, and political factors.

Visual Techniques. Visual techniques in portfolio management processes involve the use of graphical tools and aids such as maps, graphs, and pictures to develop a nexus of relationship among different organizational,

business, or product parameters. The visual illustrations are used to determine the balance among different competing factors of a portfolio, particularly so in situations where two different factors are in direct competition with each other. Such directly competing factors may include the measure of projected profits versus associated risks; creation of new product portfolios versus improvement of existing product portfolios; short-term implications of a product portfolio versus its long-term implications; and the dilemma between creating a portfolio that will target a given market segment or one that targets a particular product line.

As such, the visual portfolio management techniques are designed to ensure the achievement of balance between competing portfolio factors so as to ensure all probabilistic factors are proportional to each other. For example, the visual techniques can be used to ensure that a very profitable portfolio is not too risky at the same time. However, visual techniques for portfolio management lack the ability to set clear prioritization mechanisms for different components of a portfolio.

APPLICATION BASICS OF THE PORTFOLIO MODEL

So far, it is evident that the three portfolio management techniques cannot achieve optimized results when applied independently. As such, small business entrepreneurs can achieve strategic optimization of the portfolio model by mixing and blending the three different techniques to suit the strategic projections of the business enterprise at a given time. The management process of the portfolio model largely relies on the overall business plans and involves the definition of the total input of organizational human and capital resources, sales projections for new product development, and research and development investment estimations.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Fabozzi, Frank, J. Peter N. Kolm, Dessislava Pachamanova, and Sergio M. Forcadi. Robust Portfolio Optimization and Management. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Gasik, Stanislaw. "The Unified Portfolio Management Model". Paper Presented at PMI 2007 North America Global Congress, Atlanta, October, 2007.

Gasik, Stanislaw. "UPMM A Full Model for Portfolio Management." *PM World Today* IX, no. XII (December 2007). Available from: http://www.pmforum.org/library/papers/2007/PDFs/Gasik 12 07.pdf.

Kwon, Illoong. "R&D Portfolio and Market Structure." Economic Journal 120, no. 543 (July 2009): 313 23.

Vince, Ralph. The Leverage Space Trading Model: Reconciling Portfolio Management Strategies and Economic Theory. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Ingati, Anaxos

STRATEGY, STRUCTURE-CONDUCT-PERFORMANCE MODEL

The structure-conduct-performance model is a conceptual model which promulgates the idea that the performance of a firm is highly dependent on the conduct of the firm relative to the basic structures of the firm with reference to the activities of suppliers, trends of buyers, and entry barriers that characterize a particular industry. Strategic management is viewed to be more or less the procedural pursuit of organizational objectives, a definition that is in tandem with the basic structure-conductperformance model that is meant to enhance service- and process-oriented functionalities in business organizations. The basic tenets of structure-conduct-performance model are founded on the efficiency and monitoring perspective defined by the formulation of operational objectives, development plans for achieving set business objectives, and resource allocation for resource acquisition.

The development of corporate or business strategies is heavily reliant on the operational capabilities of a business organization relative to identifiable strengths and weaknesses that characterize the organization's internal and external environment. Competitor analysis also enables a business enterprise to craft clear strategic goals designed to achieve a competitive edge for the business. To this end, the value chain alignment of a business organization is tailored accordingly to reflect the prevailing market conditions but also to build advantageous competitive advantages capable of outlasting any future strategic maneuvers of persistent competitors in a given industry, target market, or product line.

To this end, the need to nurture the participation of stakeholders in organizational decision-making processes, the creation of contractual relationships between a firm and its stakeholders, and the infusion of terms of trust and ethical approaches to long-term business plans stand out as the most conspicuous strategic issues that concern the conduct of business activities. Needless to say, business entrepreneurs must always undertake careful collection and consideration of adequate information at all levels of decision-making processes to ensure an informed approach in protecting and advancing the best interests of the business enterprise.

Organizational value chain modeling has at its core the alignment of organizational operational and resource capacity to the overall strategic objectives. The creation of marketing mix, customer relations management networks, and human resources capacity, as well as product and service distribution strategies, are substantially pinned to the financial flexibility and budgetary capacity of a business organization. Indeed, it is from this perspective that the logical concepts that underpin the strategic preferences of an organization have been identified in the structure-conduct-performance model.

APPROACHES TO STRUCTURE CONDUCT PERFORMANCE MODEL

Structuralist approach and reconstructionist approach are the two main types of strategic approaches to structure-conduct-performance model. The two approaches provide clear demonstration of the relationship between structure and strategy.

Structuralist Approach. The structuralist approach is based on the premise that organizational strategy is usually shaped by structure. As such, the strategic pursuits in business organizations are subject to internal and external environmental aspects of the organizations, with particular reference to the operational parameters of the organizations such as threats of competitors, entry barriers to a particular industry, power of buyers, or rivalry among competitors. All these factors are based on a Porter's five forces analysis which defines the competitive status of a particular industry at a given time. (Five forces analysis was developed by Michael Porter of Harvard Business School in 1979.) To this end, firms seek to exploit the inherent conditions in both the external and internal environments that characterize their operations so as to harness efficiency, expand business opportunities, and achieve competitive advantage in a particular industry. Various business organizations such as IBM, Apple Inc., and Microsoft Corporation are good examples of companies whose strategies have shaped the structure of the respective industries in which they operate, and they serve as good models for application in small business enterprises.

Reconstructionist Approach. Unlike the structuralist approach, the reconstructionist approach is premised on the assumptions that the environmental competitiveness of an industry does not absolutely determine the performance of a business organization. Simply put, the approach assumes that organizational structure can be shaped by preferred and adopted strategy. The implications of the environment to the performance factors are perceived to be secondary to internally initiated operational and strategic initiatives. To this end, the reconstructionist strategy is largely synonymous with the blue ocean strategy framework, which promulgates the view that business organizations can achieve systematic reconstruction of their respective industry categories and ultimately achieve favorable systematic reversal of the dependency sequence that is characteristic of the structuralist approach. Blue ocean strategy is themed on the concept that the landscape of economic development can be shaped by the individual actions of different participants. However, the concept of reconstructionist approach goes beyond the mere adoption of strategy to structure to incorporate the alignment of the strategies of the business organization to the performance metrics that are sustainable.

CHOOSING APPROPRIATE APPROACHES

According to Chan Kim and Renee Mauborgne, the determination of the right strategic approaches relative to the structure-conduct-performance model is subject to three key organizational factors that include:

- 1. the prevailing operation structures in an organization;
- the capacity and capabilities of the organization's resources;
- 3. the strategic orientation of the organization.

For example, the structuralist approach is preferable in conditions where the structures of the conditions in the market are favorably attractive and a business organization has the capacity to harness good returns through the competitive advantage provided by resource capacity and operational capabilities.

The reconstructionist approach, on the other hand, is best suited for situations where potential created by prevailing structural conditions in a business enterprise are favorable but the resource capabilities of the organization are inadequate to launch a meaningful challenge against the more established players in the industry. The reconstructionist approach can be very helpful for small business enterprises seeking to gain a competitive edge in markets characterized by intense competition.

The perspective of strategic orientation and mind set of the business organization comes into play when the organization lacks a clear position on the potential of its resource capacity and capabilities in the pursuit of competitive advantage. All in all, the core objectives of a business enterprise should always be underlined by the drive to optimize returns through the adoption and implementation of strategies that leverage the key strengths of the organization.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Axson, David A. J. Best Practices in Planning and Performance

Management: From Data to Decisions. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Bognes, Bjarte. Implementing Beyond Budgeting: Unlocking the Performance Potential. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2008.

Kim, Chan, W. and Renee Mauborgne. "How Strategy Shapes Structure." *Harvard Business Review*. September 2009. Available from: http://hbr.org/2009/09/how strategy shapes structure/ar/1.

"Strategy Structure Alignment: Ensuring That Organizational Structure Supports the Execution of Corporate Strategy." *InnovationPoint.* 2009. Available from: http://www.innovationpoint.com/Strategy Structure%20Alignment.pdf.

Ingati, Anaxos

SUBCONTRACTING

Strictly speaking, "subcontracting" is practiced only by a contractor, namely an individual or a company working for another entity under a contractual agreement. If the contractor then hires out some of the work to yet another organization, it is said to have subcontracted the work out. Subcontracting is most common in the construction industry: builders often subcontract plumbing, electrical work, drywalling, painting, and other tasks. But many other types of business engage in contract work as well, including Web developers, IT professionals, communications contractors, writers, and government contractors of all kinds. The whole industry that supplies the U.S. Department of Defense typically operates under contract and uses many subcontractors in turn.

In recent times the term has come to be used in a more general sense to refer to any kind of work contracted or "farmed" out. Outsourcing tasks and functions has become a common tactic used to lower costs. Companies that operate on their own behalf selling goods and services to the public may also engage in contracting or "subbing" some of the work. In such cases no contract is in existence, hence the prefix "sub" is unnecessary; it is often used anyway and thus the commonly used abbreviation, "subbing." In the discussion that follows both kinds of contract relationship will be included, thus also the use of independent contractors and freelancers. Professionals in the technology and Internet industries were a growing sector of subcontractors by the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century, changing perceptions of what it meant to be a subcontractor or freelancer.

WHY CONTRACTORS ARE USED

Contracting and subcontracting are institutional expressions of the division of labor or of specialization. Such forms are used for the simple reason that they cost less than providing the service in-house. Certain types of work require specialized and often expensive tooling and skills not required in a company on a daily basis; to provide such services in-house would not be costeffective. By specializing in a particular function, equipping it and staffing it to serve a large clientele, service organizations can achieve scale effects simply not available to the ordinary business. An example of this is payroll services under which a small firm can contract out its payroll administration to a company for a small fee; the company gets excellent service, guaranteed conformity to tax law, and saves money. Saving money is also at the root of the more questionable practice of laying off people and then hiring them back as "independent contractors" at fees that cost less than their previous salaries, payroll tax, plus fringes. Such forms are frowned upon by government and are sustained only so long as the supply of such labor exceeds the demand. The chief disadvantages of using contractors are diminished control over the function and less ability to predict its future costs.

CONTRACTORS VS. EMPLOYEES

A contractor who behaves and is treated like an employee is an employee from the viewpoint of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The IRS applies a multipart test in order to determine whether a certain worker should be classified as an employee or an independent contractor. The main issue underpinning the test is who sets the work rules: employees must follow rules set by their bosses; independent contractors set their own rules. An individual who sets his or her own hours, receives payment by the job, and divides his or her time between work for several different employers would typically be classified as an independent contractor. Other criteria involve who provides the tools and materials needed to complete the work. An individual who works at an employer's facility and uses the employer's equipment may be considered an employee unless the individual is providing software consulting, for instance; one who works at a separate location and provides his or her own equipment would be classified as an independent contractor. Finally, an independent contractor usually pays his or her own business expenses and takes the risk of not receiving payment when work is not completed in accordance with a contract; an employee is usually reimbursed for business-related expenses by the employer and receives a paycheck whether his or her work is completed or not.

A small business may be on either side of this equation: providing contractual services or purchasing such services. As a seller, the business must retain its independence; as a buyer, the business must avoid directing the contractor in such detail as to qualify him or her as an employee. Problems often arise when the seller *wishes* to be a contractor, has chosen that path willingly, but is using the buyer as his or her first customer, having worked there many years. In such cases, the old relationship may be habitual.

BEING A SUBCONTRACTOR

Those who have an interest in becoming subcontractors should not romanticize the notion. According to a 2010 report released by the *Commerce Centre*, a British Columbia-based government publication, becoming a contractor means doing homework first. The Commerce Centre recommends reviewing both past and present opportunities for bidding in a given industry to get a feel for what is to be expected and what a subcontractor can count on in terms of return on investment. Subcontractors should sign up for e-mail alerts for new jobs that they can bid on. Those who wish to become successful subcontractors

will stay well-prepared this is done by staying abreast of changes in the industry in which they operate, and keeping up with any legal documentation or changes in industry regulations found on regulatory Web sites. The Commerce Centre also recommends that subcontractors add themselves to business registries where they can be found by companies that are looking for bidders on various projects. Various online databases offer this as a free service to subcontractors.

A potential pitfall of being a subcontractor is pricing during bidding. Some subcontractors especially those new to the practice of bidding will put together ragtag bids that can either cost them the chance at the work or put them in a position where the project actually costs them more than what they priced the bid out for. During the bidding process, both the business seeking the subcontractor and the subcontractor must be pragmatic. John Edward Murphy explains in his 2009 book, Guide to Contract Pricing, "Sometimes, the estimator, needing something to put on the purchase request, may make an outright guess, which is obviously a good basis for price comparison." Murphy's assessment is a good one, and too often contractors will fall into the trap of wanting the job so badly that they submit a half-baked bid in an effort to have the first shot, or because they think that the company looking for the contractor will simply look at bids based on price and nothing else. Truth be told, many companies are much more interested in a properly researched bid that accounts for all the aspects of the project, not a slapdash document with no line-by-line breakdown of the cost. Companies looking for contractors for a given project want to know where their money is going. If they can see that a bid is put together well and offers proper explanation of the overall cost, they will be more likely to offer the bidder the job.

WORKING WITH SUBS AND CONTRACTORS

Small-business owners may be highly experienced in using subcontractors because subs are a natural part of their industry as in construction. In cases where a large company provides a service, such as a payroll firm, the relationship is again clear and unambiguous as is, for instance, working with outside accountants in business for themselves. Nor are problems likely to arise when surges in business must be accommodated by hiring temporary workers from a temp firm. In yet other cases, such as buying advertising services, the relationship is traditional and not viewed as contracting out a service even when the relationship is ongoing rather than a one-time situation. Most companies working with ad agencies also have an internal advertising manager. Problems for the small business arise when it works with independent contractors,

usually individuals, who carry out tasks that either have been or could be done in-house. Problems also arise when the business works in such close partnership with a contractor that interactions between the contractor's employees (and executives) and the company's own staff arise.

The skilled small-business owner will, of course, avoid any contracting arrangements that may be seen by his or her own people as exploitive. The owner who makes use of people down on their luck in order to avoid having to pay their payroll taxes, for example, will likely pay a high price for this in another form: eroding morale and key people quitting to seek their fortunes elsewhere. But it is sometimes difficult to hire talented individuals because they do not wish to work for the company as employees. If that is the case, the company's own employees should be informed of the fact.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hartman, Francis T. *Ten Commandments of Better Contracting*. Reston, Va.: American Society of Civil Engineers, 2003.

"Interested in Becoming a Subcontractor to a Winning Supplier?" 2010 Commerce Centre. Available from: http://www.2010commercecentre.gov.bc.ca/BusinessOpportunities/BecomeSubcontractor.aspx.

Moskin, Morton, ed. Commercial Contracts: Strategies for Drafting and Negotiating. New York: Aspen Law & Business, 2002.

Murphy, John Edward. *Guide to Contract Pricing*. Vienna, Va: Management Concepts, 2009.

"Organised Crime Accounts for Greater Proportion of White Collar Crime." *YLE News.* 26 April 2010. Available from: http://www.yle.fi/uutiset/news/2010/04/organised crime accounts for greater proportion of white collar crime 1633027.html.

Stanberry, Scott A. Federal Contracting Made Easy. 3rd ed. Vienna, Va.: Management Concepts, 2009.

Subcontractors: Webster's Timeline History, 1636 2007. San Diego, Calif.: ICON Group International, Inc., 2009.

Walker, Anthony. *Project Management in Construction*. Cambridge, Mass.: Blackwell, 2002.

Waxman, Shelly. All Anybody Needs to Know about Independent Contracting. Bloomington, Ind.: iUniverse, 2003.

Darnay, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Substance abuse in the workplace is a subject of concern to many small-business owners, to one degree or another. Oftentimes the issue is a sensitive one to confront, but business owners and researchers alike agree that if left unchecked, substance abuse has the capacity to cripple or destroy a company.

IMPACT IN THE WORKPLACE

Substance abuse is a hard problem to eradicate in any business setting, but it can be particularly difficult to address in small business settings. After all, many small-business owners develop close or at least friendly relationships with their employees because they often work together on projects and share smaller work areas. "Because many small business owners have one-on-one relationships with each employee, dealing with an employee who is addicted to alcohol or drugs is a personal as well as a personnel problem," wrote Barbara Mooney in Crain's Cleveland Business. On the small business scale, confrontation can be explosive. What would be the job of many people or even a whole department in a larger company may be the responsibility of one person if this person is made to feel uncomfortable or cornered, the result may be destructive action against the company. The disgruntled employee with an addiction may have a skewed perception of the situation, causing him or her to defame or slander the business name or the names of executives or the business owner.

Substance abuse experts and business researchers alike warn that substance abuse problems are not the sort of problems that tend to go away by themselves. Rather, they often continue to grow and fester, further strangulating the business's productivity and profitability. Indeed, substance abuse often ends up being a tremendous drain on a company's fiscal well-being. This drain takes many forms, including decreased productivity, increased absences, rising numbers of accidents, use of sick leave, and jumps in workers' compensation claims. Indeed, HR Focus reported in 1997 that "alcohol and drug abusers are absent from work two-and-a-half times more frequently than nonusers; they use three times the amount of sick leave as nonusers; their worker's compensation claims are five times higher; and they are generally less productive." This latter factor what HR Focus termed "the less dramatic, day-to-day financial losses that accrue in a company when its workers are impaired and performing below potential" can be particularly deadly to a business precisely because its impact is so hard to detect and quantify.

In April 2009, Emily Holbrook of *Risk Management* magazine reported that productivity losses caused by employees accounted for \$197 billion. Of this amount, Holbrook reports, a major cause of losses was the abuse of substances in the workplace. "What this means is that more than likely, one or more of your employees or coworkers is lacking in productivity due to the fact that they are currently under the influence or recovering from being under the influence the night before (just hours before arriving to work). This, as one might assume, can have an enormous impact on workers comp costs as

employees with drug abuse problems are four times more likely to have an on-the-job injury."

Substance abuse problems also open companies up to greater legal liability. According to *Occupational Medicine*, studies indicate that: 1) alcohol and drug abusers are two to four times as likely to have an accident as people who do not use drugs and alcohol; and 2) substance abusers can be linked to approximately 40 percent of American industrial fatalities. Moreover, business consultant Tim Plant indicated to *HR Focus* that drug- or alcohol-addled employees can also wreak harm on people and places outside the company: "When drivers come to work under the influence of drugs or alcohol," he said, "accidents could happen, causing the disruption of deliveries or other activities. Vehicles could be damaged; people could be hurt or killed. These have an immediate impact on the bottom line for a small- or medium-sized company."

Finally, in situations where a partner or owner of the business is the one with the substance abuse problem, the very life of the company is often jeopardized. Such people obviously wield a tremendous amount of influence over a company, and if their ability to make reasonable, intelligent decisions in a timely manner is compromised, the financial health of the company will likely deteriorate as well.

CHARACTERISTICS OF SUBSTANCE ABUSERS

Substance abuse experts and business owners who have been forced to deal with drug or alcohol abusers in their workplace cited a variety of warning signs that owners and managers should look for if they suspect a problem:

- Increased absenteeism and tardiness, especially immediately before and after weekends and holidays
- Deteriorating work performance, as manifested in big changes in work quality or productivity
- · Frequent colds, flus, headaches, and other ailments
- High rates of mishaps, both on and off the job
- Unusually high medical claims
- Excessive mood swings, which may manifest themselves in immoderate levels of talking, anxiety, or moodiness
- · Overreactions to criticism, both real or imagined
- Avoidance of supervisors
- Deterioration in physical appearance or grooming
- · Financial problems

Researchers also note that certain industries and business dynamics seem especially prone to substance abuse problems. One substance abuse counselor flatly told Bar-

bara Mooney of *Crain's Cleveland Business* that the extent of substance abuse problems in small businesses often depends on the makeup of its work force: "It's a problem prevalent among employers who hire a lot of entry-level people in industries with high turnover rates and high stress levels." Such conditions can be found in some retail establishments and especially in the restaurant industry, where late working hours, proximity to liquor, and demographic characteristics (prevalently young and single) provide a fertile atmosphere for substance abuse. Family-owned businesses are also cited as being particularly vulnerable to substance abuse problems, in part because family members may have a more difficult time being objective about a relative's work performance.

POLICIES AND STRATEGIES TO CURB SUBSTANCE ABUSE

Although tackling the problem of substance abuse can be a daunting one for small business enterprises, substance abuse experts and business researchers note that affected businesses can utilize a variety of steps that have a track record of effectiveness in curbing workplace drug and alcohol abuse.

One of the most commonly practiced policies employed by businesses of all sizes is random drug testing, wherein employees (and prospective employees) are required to submit to scientific tests to determine whether they have been using illegal drugs. Many experts cite the growing popularity of such policies for the apparent downturn in workplace substance abuse incidents in recent years. Drug testing remains controversial, however, as opponents argue that it violates individual privacy rights and sometimes hurts employee morale.

Small-business owners should also make an effort to enlist the support of employees in establishing a drug-free workplace. "Everyone... has an interest in securing a safe workplace and making sure that colleagues pull their loads," commented *HR Focus*. "One of the most effective ways to fight substance abuse is for employees to unite against it," concurred W. H. Weiss in *Supervisor's Standard Reference Handbook*. "Supervisors can spur such a move by making it clear to their people that alcohol or drug use on the job is absolutely unacceptable."

Business owners should consider providing an employee assistance program (EAP) for its workers. "Adopting an employee assistance program is viewed favorably by both management and employees," wrote Gregory M. Lousig-Nont and and Paul M. Leckinger. "Under such a policy, the company agrees to assist employees who have a substance abuse problem. Assistance generally comes in the form of granting the employee sick leave and paying for a rehabilitation program, and a promise by the company that there will

be no retribution against the employee." The responsibility for initiating enrollment in such programs, however, rests with the employee. If management discovers that a worker who has not pursued help through an EAP has a substance abuse problem, he or she may face termination. Employee assistance programs have been hailed by substance abuse experts and businesspeople alike as an effective tool in curbing workplace drug and alcohol abuse, and proponents point out that the cost of such programs is usually far less than the costs that often accrue when a substance-abusing employee is not dealt with.

Finally, when confronted with evidence of workplace substance abuse, managers and owners of small companies are urged to intervene immediately and determine whether a problem exists. If a problem is found, then the business needs to document the performance of the employee. This will offer the company a greater measure of legal protection in case it needs to fire the employee or the employee's performance spurs legal claims from outside parties.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Carr, Elena. "Re Energizing the Roots of Employee Assistance: Tapping Federal Workplace Substance Abuse Efforts." *Journal of Employee Assistance*. January March 2006.

"Drug Trends: A Shot in the Arm?" Security Management. August 1996.

Gray, George R., and Darrel R. Brown. "Issues in Drug Testing for the Private Sector." *HR Focus*. November 1992.

Hanson, Dirk. *The Chemical Carousel: What Science Tells Us about Beating Addiction.* Charleston, S.C.: BookSurge Publishing, 2009.

Holbrook, Emily. "Drugs in the Workplace' at RIMS 2009." Risk Management. 22 April 2009. Available from: http:// www.riskmanagementmonitor.com/drugs in the workplace at rims 2009/.

Humphreys, Richard M. "Substance Abuse: The Employer's Perspective." *Employment Relations Today*. Spring 1990.

Lousig Nont, Gregory M., and Paul M. Leckinger. "Alternatives to Drug Testing." *Security Management*. May 1990.

Martin, Lynn. "Drug Free Policy: Key to Success for Small Businesses." *HR Focus.* September 1992.

Miller, William R., and Kathleen M. Carroll. *Rethinking*Substance Abuse: What the Science Shows, and What We Should

Do about It. New York: The Guilford Press, 2010.

Mooney, Barbara. "Addiction: A Downer for All; Substance Abuse Can Be an Owner's Toughest Problem." *Crain's Cleveland Business*. August 8, 1994.

"Oral Fluid Drug Screening The Detection of Drugs in the Workplace and on our Roadways." *Drug Free Workplace.* 7 May 2010. Available from: http://drugfreeworkplace. wordpress.com/2010/05/07/oral fluid drug screening the detection of drugs in the workplace and on our roadways/.

"Substance Abuse in the Workplace." HR Focus. February 1997. Weiss, W. H. Supervisor's Standard Reference Handbook. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 1980.

Yeomans, Lorraine. "Medical Marijuana Compassionate Use Laws Among 2010 Legislative Actions." *HRhero.com.* 15 April 2010. Available from: http://hrhero.com/hl/articles/2010/04/15/compassionate use laws among early 2010 legislative actions/.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SUCCESSION PLANS

A succession plan is a written document that provides for the continued operation of a business in the event that the owner or a key member of the management team leaves the company, is terminated, becomes incapacitated, retires, or dies. It details the changes that will take place as leadership is transferred from one generation to the next, or from one partner to another. In the case of small businesses, succession plans are often known as continuity plans, since without them the businesses may cease to exist. Succession plans can provide a number of important benefits for companies that develop them. For example, a succession plan may help a business retain key employees, reduce its tax burden, and maintain the value of its stock and assets during a management or ownership transition. Succession plans may also prove valuable in allowing a business owner to retire in comfort and continue to provide for family members who may be involved with the company.

Despite the many benefits of having a succession plan in place, many companies especially small businesses neglect to develop one. This oversight may occur because the business owner does not want to confront his or her own mortality, is reluctant to choose a successor, or does not have many interests beyond the business. A business owner may verbally voice his or her wishes for change after retirement or in the event of an untimely death, but unless these wishes are in writing, the rights to the business and the decision as to whom will be in charge may be up to the judge in probate court.

Succession and the planning it entails can be much like planning one's own funeral. Perhaps in part because of this discomfort of the process, the transfer of power from the first to the second generation seldom happens while the founder is alive and active in the business. Yet it is one that must be prepared for if the business owner hopes to avoid having hard-earned assets go to unwanted individuals and institutions. Unfortunately, this can happen quite easily, and if business assets are held within revocable or irrevocable trusts, the trustee will call the shots and while this person is supposed to honor the wished of the deceased business owner, there exists the possibility that he or she will not. This means generational trusts may be a good idea for those who wish to

pass a family business on to a son or daughter. A generational trust that holds the assets of the business will also keep both hard and soft assets safe from creditors in many cases. When a final will and testament is coupled with a generational or other type of trust, the chances of who will get what according to the wishes of the older generation are much better. Without this legal protection as part of a succession plan, probate judges and trustees can change the outcome drastically.

PREPARING FOR SUCCESSION

Experts claim that the succession planning process should ideally begin when the business owner is between the ages of forty-five and fifty if he or she plans to retire at sixtyfive. Since succession can be an emotionally charged issue, sometimes the assistance of outside advisors and mediators is required. Developing a succession plan can take more than 2 years, and implementing it can take up to 10 years. The plan must be carefully structured to fit the company's specific situation and goals. In his 2010 book Effective Succession Planning: Ensuring Leadership Continuity and Building Talent from Within, William J. Rothwell discussed succession planning methods and strategies, noting the importance of taking steps to draft the most effective succession plan. Rothwell wrote, "Important steps in the process are (1) determining the organization's purpose, goals, and objectives; (2) scanning the external environment to identify future threats and opportunities; (3) appraising the organization's present strengths and weaknesses." When completed, the succession plan should be reviewed by the company's lawyer, accountant, and bank.

One of the main reasons business owners should take the time to create a successful continuity plan is that it is one of the few ways for most to assure themselves a way out of the business with assets enough for retirement. To do this, the business owner has a few basic options: sell the company to employees, family members, or an outsider; retain ownership of the company but hire new management; or liquidate the business. An Employee Stock Ownership Plan, or ESOP, can be a useful tool for the owner of a corporation who is nearing retirement age. The owner can sell his or her stake in the company to the ESOP in order to gain tax advantages and provide for the continuation of the business. If, after the stock purchase, the ESOP holds over 30 percent of the company's shares, then the owner can defer capital-gains taxes by investing the proceeds in a Qualified Replacement Property (QRP). QRPs can include stocks, bonds, and certain retirement accounts. The income stream generated by the QRP can help provide the business owner with income during retirement.

In Family Business Succession: The Final Test of Greatness, Craig E. Aronoff, Stephen L. McClure, and John L. Ward outline a number of steps companies should follow in preparing for succession. These steps include:

- 1. Establishing a formal policy regarding family participation in the business
- 2. Providing solid work experience, including forwardthinking cross-training for all employees, to ensure that succession is based on performance rather than heredity
- 3. Creating a family mission statement based on the members' beliefs and goals for the business
- 4. Designing a leadership development plan with specific job requirements for the successor
- Developing a strategic plan for the business, including management, marketing, online presence, and who will be responsible for each of these aspects
- 6. Making plans for the preceding generation's financial security
- 7. Identifying a successor or determining the selection process
- 8. Setting up a succession transition team to keep decision makers informed about their role in the changes
- 9. Completing the transfer of ownership and control

Succession should be viewed as a process rather than as an event. There are four main stages in the succession process: initiation, selection, education, and transition. In the initiation phase, possible successors learn about the family business. It is important for the business owners to speak openly about the business, in a positive but realistic manner, in order to transmit information about the company's values, culture, and future direction to the next generation.

The selection phase involves designating a successor among the candidates for the job. Because rivalry often develops between possible successors who, in the case of a family business, are likely to be siblings this can be the most difficult stage of the process. For this reason, many business owners either avoid the issue outright or indirectly through the naming of multiple successors or make the selection on the basis of age, gender, or other factors other than merit. A wiser course would be to develop specific objectives and goals for the next generation of management, including a detailed job description for the successor. Then a candidate can be chosen who best meets the qualifications. This strategy helps reduce the emotional aspect from the selection process, and may help the business owners feel more comfortable with their selection. The decision about when to announce the successor and the schedule for succession depend upon the business, but an early announcement can help reassure employees and customers and enable other key employees to make alternative career plans as needed.

Once a potential successor has been selected, the company then enters the training phase. Ideally, a program is developed through which the successor can meet goals and gradually increase his or her level of responsibility. The owner may want to take a number of planned absences so that the successor has a chance to run the business for limited periods of time. The training phase also provides the business owner with an opportunity to evaluate the successor's decision-making processes, leadership abilities, interpersonal skills, and performance under pressure. It is also important for the successor to be introduced to the business owner's outside network during this time, including customers, bankers, IT professionals and other contractors, Web developers, marketers, Internet and wireless suppliers, and business associates.

The final stage in the process occurs when the business owner retires and the successor formally makes the transition to his or her new leadership role. This transition can be made as smooth as possible for the company by publicly committing to the succession plan, having the departing executive leave in a timely manner, and eliminating his or her involvement in the company's daily activities completely. In order to make the transition as painless as possible for himself or herself, the business owner should also be sure to have a sound financial plan for retirement and to engage in relationships and activities outside of the business.

It is a well-known fact that many business owners have a very hard time leaving the company altogether. It is not uncommon to see the small-business owner well into his or her seventies or even eighties still making the trek to the office, if only once in a while. This scenario can be both good and bad the should-be retired business owner can lend some advice or lead the younger generation through a tough process. Conversely, the older business owner may overshadow the authority of the younger generation, causing workers not to take the new boss very seriously. Marshall Goldsmith makes a point about CEOs and business owners who do not have an interest in what he calls "traditional retirement." In his 2009 book, Succession: Are You Ready? Goldsmith writes, "Make peace with your loss of status in advance. Learn to enjoy the process of others' striving to get ahead. If you cannot make peace with losing status, don't retire!"

SEE ALSO *Estate Tax; Family-Owned Business.*

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aronoff, Craig E., Stephen L. McClure, and John L. Ward. Family Business Succession: The Final Test of Greatness. 2d ed. Business Owner Resources, 2003.

Bialyj, Mike. "Will Your Business Survive After Your Retirement?" Contract Flooring Journal. May 2006.

Bieneman, James N. "Succession Plans Provide Blueprint for Peace of Mind." *Business First Columbus*. 6 October 2000.

Dammon Loyalka, Michelle. "Family Biz Circle: The Boomer Handoff." *Business Week.* 14 February 2006.

Gangemi, Jeff, and Francesca Di Meglio. "Making an Educated Decision." *Business Week Online.* 15 February 2006.

Goldsmith, Marshall. *Succession: Are You Ready?* Boston, Mass.: Harvard Business School Publishing, 2009.

Holewa, Paul. "Succession Planning." JCK Online. 1 January 2010. Available from: http://www.jckonline.com/article/441902 uccess in Succession Planning.php.

Karofsky, Paul. "Can Business Bring a Family Together?" Business Week. 22 February 2006.

Kubica, Tony, and Sara LaForest. "Succession Planning: More Than Just a Replacement Strategy." *ere.net.* 16 February 2010. Available from: http://www.ere.net/2010/02/16/succession planning more than just a replacement strategy/.

Powell, Larry, and John Venturella. "Succession Planning Two Ways: Business Items and Emotional Items." *Production Machining*. May 2006.

Rothwell, William J. Effective Succession Planning: Ensuring Leadership Continuity and Building Talent from Within. New York: AMACOM, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SUPPLIER RELATIONS

Good purchasing practices are an integral part of small business success, and few factors are as vital in ensuring sound purchasing methodologies as the selection of quality suppliers. Indeed, finding good suppliers and maintaining solid relations with them can be an invaluable tool in the quest for business success and expansion. In fact, a business can only be as good as are the suppliers with whom it works. Suppliers provide the materials a company uses to produce its own goods and services. Suppliers provide the transportation of those materials. Suppliers provide a company with the services it uses in providing goods and service to its customer. Without a solid relationship with its suppliers, a company cannot offer its own customers a consistently high-quality product or service. Small-business owners may be surprised to find that the demographic they serve is often more educated than ever before about where they purchase goods and services. It is important for the business owner and managers to know their potential clientele well enough to know if they have objections to manufacturing in China, communications from India, or will research enough to know whether suppliers' workers have ever struggled with layoffs or maintaining fair wages.

For many procurement organizations, suppliers have become an important factor in their planning. Suppliers are often a procurement organization's secret competitive weapon, their hidden resource, their competitive edge. These competitive gains can manifest themselves in a wide range of areas, from better prices and delivery times to increased opportunities to consider and implement innovative practices. Such improvements will not be realized without meaningful leadership from business owners and executives. Leading companies develop tailored supply strategies that are directly linked to their corporate strategies. These leaders emphasize shareholder-value creation, revenue growth, and cost competitiveness, and establish specific programs with their key suppliers in order to ensure that these priorities are addressed. Whenever possible, business leaders use suppliers to maximize their own product competitiveness, going beyond the narrow focus of cost reduction.

SUPPLY CHAINS AND PARTNERSHIPS

Countless management experts and analysts have touted the benefits that businesses of all sizes can realize by establishing "partnerships" with their suppliers. Under such a plan, which is also sometimes referred to as "supply chain management," distribution channels are set up across organizations so that all the members of the channel, from suppliers to end users, coordinate their business activities and processes to minimize their total costs and maximize their effectiveness in the marketplace. But while this trend has become more prevalent in today's business environment, it is still practiced in only spotty fashion in some industries. Common impediments to establishing true business partnerships with suppliers include attachment of greater importance to other initiatives; comfortable relationships with existing suppliers; dearth of cross-business unit cooperation; doubts about the benefits of instituting such practices; lack of cross-functional cooperation; poor monitoring and control systems; inexperience at managing improvement programs; and distrust of suppliers. Companies that feature many of these characteristics typically cling to old competitive bidding practices that center on perfectly legitimate concerns about price, but at the exclusion of all else.

In his 2010 book, Strategic Sourcing Suppliers Are from Mars, Customers Are from Venus, Murillo Xavier explains how cost reduction does not have to create disadvantages such as lower product quality or poor delivery of goods. In what Xavier calls "Strategic Sourcing," companies

who manage suppliers intelligently can reap massive benefits. Xavier writes, "In many cases, a simple 10% reduction in outside purchasing cost can increase the profitability of the company from 20% to 60%. In fact, some companies re-evaluated their suppliers and achieved savings of more than 40% by using regional suppliers instead of national ones." Not only does this aspect of strategic sourcing save money and time, it can also inject more money into a local community because it makes use of suppliers in a business's own backyard rather than exporting it to larger, often faceless suppliers. Working with regional suppliers often engenders a better and more open line of communication small businesses and regional suppliers may face many of the same challenges and can work together to minimize the negative impacts of such adversities.

Still, many businesses miss out on the many benefits that can accrue when effective partnering initiatives are established with suppliers. Suppliers can be an important source of information on ways in which both small and large businesses can improve performance and productivity. Five general categories exist in which supplier involvement can help buyers compete in the marketplace:

- 1. Improvement of products through contributions to product design, technology, or ideas for producing new products. In most such instances, suppliers help buyers by pointing out ways in which designs can be improved or more desirable materials can be used.
- Improvements in product quality. In addition to providing design recommendations that result in improved products, suppliers are often sources of suggestions that allow buyers to hold consistent tolerances in production.
- 3. Improvements in "speed to market." Some of the most significant contributions in this area came from suppliers to original equipment manufacturers.
- 4. Reductions in total product cost, either through streamlining of work processes (inventory management, new product design, scheduling, etc.) or replacement of costly components with less expensive but still effective ones.
- 5. Improvements in customer satisfaction. This can be in the form of better communication as simple as an e-mail relaying that an order was received, or offering member sign-in for returning businesses or individual clients from the company Web site. In this way clients can check on their order history, track an order, and view and print invoices for accounting and tax purposes.

Analysts indicate that suppliers receive some benefits in the emerging purchasing dynamic as well. Reduced paperwork, lower overhead, faster payment, long-term agreements that lead to more accurate business forecasts, access to new designs, and input into future materials and product needs have all been cited as gains. Other observers, meanwhile, point out that some buyer-supplier relationships have become so close that suppliers have opened offices on the site of the buyer, an arrangement that can conceivably result in even greater improvements in productivity and savings. Such is the case with suppliers of Wal-Mart many of Wal-Mart's suppliers are able to lower their cost and offer expedited service to Wal-Mart by operating an office or warehouse from Bentonville, Arkansas, where Wal-Mart'headquarters are. Being able to serve Wal-Mart more quickly than competitors is extremely important for a supplier. As the world's largest retailer, Wal-Mart controls the bottom line for thousands of merchandisers and suppliers, many of which would go out of business or struggle if they were to lose their relationship with Wal-Mart.

Of course, companies are not going to form such "partnerships" with all of their suppliers. Some form of the traditional purchasing process involving bidding and standard purchase orders and invoices will continue to exist at almost every company, and especially at smaller companies that do not have the financial clout to pressure suppliers for price or delivery concessions.

But many management consultants and business experts contend that even those businesses that are not ideally positioned to create partnerships with suppliers can benefit from the establishment of effective supply chain management practices. Buyer-seller alliances unleash a capacity for innovation that far outweighs the short-term cost savings offered by arm's-length competitive bidding. Businesses should explain their overarching needs to several dedicated suppliers and open lines of communication with them rather than simply defining their requirements and waiting for a flurry of bids that are primarily or exclusively concerned with submitting the lowest bid.

Potential Drawbacks of Supplier Partnerships. Establishing close relationships with suppliers, though, means that buyers have to conduct the necessary research to make sure that they select the right companies. Purchasers need to know a great deal more about suppliers' capabilities than they did when everything depended on a bid/buy relationship. Today's emphasis on partnerships is contingent on suppliers who can become part of a whole supply system. In fact, major suppliers need to be critically screened and evaluated before they are brought into any supply chain system. Thriving small and mid-sized businesses that are already well-established will be better able to take on such tasks than will fledgling businesses, but even start-ups should take the time to learn more about their suppliers than their prices. Even

then, small-business owners and managers should be careful not to marry themselves to a specific supplier. If a better supplier comes along, the business could lower its cost, offer better quality products, or speed up transport.

Of course, desired supplier traits vary somewhat depending on who is being surveyed. For example, design engineers tend to place the most weight on product quality when analyzing suppliers, while purchasing professionals place greater importance on cost considerations in conjunction with product quality. Criteria to be evaluated will also vary depending on product category. The objective of all evaluations is the same: To compare all potential suppliers in a market segment to determine the one best qualified partner with whom to work. The evaluation of potential suppliers should include an assessment about whether the supplier is suited to assist the purchaser to meet its prime business objectives. Typical the objectives to which the supplier should provide assistance include inventory reduction, quality improvement, elimination of paperwork, and improved handling of incoming goods.

Companies that do not do the necessary legwork, on the other hand, may find themselves linked to a poor or untrustworthy supplier that can erode a business's financial fortunes and industry/community reputation in a remarkably short span of time. Poor supplier performance is not the only risk a purchaser faces in situations where it has linked with a bad supplier. Another potential threat that arises when partnering with suppliers is the loss of trade secrets to competitors. Additionally, a supplier may venture out on its own once it has acquired new abilities and may in fact become a competitor. A company that abdicates too much to its suppliers may weaken itself. All of these risks are especially great in fastmoving, knowledge-intensive industries, which are precisely those for which integrated supply chains may be of particular usefulness. Given these potential pitfalls, businesses seeking to establish partnerships with suppliers are urged to proceed with caution.

EVALUATING SUPPLIERS

Whether searching out new suppliers or benchmarking the performance of current suppliers, businesses are urged to consider the following when evaluating their options:

 Commitment to quality Not surprisingly, product quality is regarded as an essential factor in selecting a supplier. Specifics in this realm include the suppliers' statistical process control methods, its QS-9000 registration, its approaches to problem solving and preventive maintenance, and its methods of equipment calibration.

- Cost-competitive Competitive pricing is another huge factor, especially for businesses that are smaller or experiencing financial difficulties.
- Communication Suppliers that do not maintain a
 policy of open communication or even worse,
 actively practice deception should be avoided at all
 costs. The frustrations of dealing with such
 companies can sometimes assume debilitating
 dimensions. Moreover, constant exposure to such
 tactics can have a corrosive effect on internal staff.
- Timely service Businesses' strategies are predicated on schedules, which in turn are based on receiving shipments at agreed-upon times. When those shipments slip, business strategies suffer. The blow can be particularly severe if the supplier is negligent or late in reporting the problem.
- Flexibility and Special Services Many purchasers
 express appreciation for suppliers that take extra
 measures to satisfy their customers. These "perks"
 can range from after-hours accessibility to training or
 inventory support.
- Market knowledge Suppliers with extensive knowledge of market conditions and mastery of contemporary issues impacting a business can be immensely valuable in helping small companies chart a course to sustained financial success.
- Production Capabilities The supplier's capacity for program management and production should be considered, including its ability to integrate design and manufacturing functions, its approach to design changes, and its program measurement features.
- Financial Stability Businesses that allocate large sums for purchasing materials often prefer to make long-term deals with suppliers that are financially stable. Such arrangements not only convey security, but they allow companies to learn about one another and gain a fuller understanding of each business's needs, desires, operating practices, and future objectives.
- Logistics/Location Supplier capabilities in this area include transportation capacity, sourcing capabilities, and 'just-in-time' performance.
- Inventory Evaluation of this consideration is dependent somewhat on the supplier's business. If the supplier is a distributor, the emphasis will be on how well his inventory is set up to avoid stockouts. With a manufacturer, emphasis has to be on inventory accessibility. If the supplier has a just-intime program with 24-hour assured delivery, it is in better condition than the manufacturer with a lot of

- raw material inventory and an 8-week lead-time for raw material.
- Ability to provide technical assistance Suppliers
 with top research and development capacities can be
 quite valuable to buyers, providing them with
 significant savings in both price and quality.

OTHER KEYS TO SUCCESSFUL SUPPLIER RELATIONSHIPS

Of the most important aspects of supplier relationships, communication is paramount. In his 2009 book, Enterprise Supply Chain Management: Integrating Best in Class Processes, Vivek Sehgal explains the value of communication and how it has changed with the advent of so many kinds of electronic communications and other technolo-"Most business transactions these days are exchanged using standard industry formats automatically between the buyer and supplier computer systems.' Almost all communication in the business world is via e-mail or other automated message systems. While this has done a great deal to expedite services and the speed with which clients can receive what they need from suppliers, it can be quite impersonal and does not always lend itself to the kind of communication that suppliers and small businesses enjoyed in decades past. It is important for both suppliers and small-business owners to interface on some more personal level at least every once in a while.

A common lament of suppliers is that buyer organizations all too often have unrealistic expectations about the supplier's ability to anticipate buyer needs. As one purchasing executive admitted to *Purchasing*, "In new technology areas we have great difficulty getting the users in our own company to define what they want. Most have an attitude of 'I'll know it when I see it.' And many of these users keep changing their minds."

Honesty on both sides is another important quality in effective buyer-supplier relations. Small-business owners hate being misled by their suppliers, yet they are often less than above-board in their own communications with suppliers. This is most common when the business is grappling with past-due payments, but entrepreneurs should avoid subterfuge and be upfront with suppliers about their situations. "Instead of lying and saying the check's in the mail, tell suppliers what's happening and what you propose to do about it," one small-business owner told Nation's Business. "If you have a note that's due, you call them, instead of waiting for them to call you. They appreciate that. Business people are afraid to make that phone call; they want to make it all sound rosy. But... if you owe them, suppliers are eager to find a way to work with you."

SEE ALSO Competitive Bids; Cooperatives; Inventory Control Systems; Supply Chain.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Fitzgerald, Kevin R. "What OEM Engineers Want from Suppliers." *Purchasing*. 14 August 1997.
- Harrington, Lisa H. "Buying Better: Strategic Sourcing Can Improve Suppliers' Productivity, Component and Product Quality and Improve the Bottom Line." *Industry Week.* 21 July 1997.
- Harrison, Terry P., Hau L Lee, and John J. Neale *The Practice of Supply Chain Management*. New York: Springer, 2003.
- "Lean and Clean Advantage." *Green Suppliers Network.* Available from: https://www.greensuppliers.gov/gsn/page.gsn?id=leanclean.
- McIvor, Ronan, Paul Humphreys, and Eddie McAleer. "Implications of Partnership Sourcing on Buyer Supplier Relations." *Journal of General Management*. Autumn 1997.
- Munson, Charles L., Meir J. Rosenblatt, and Zehava Rosenblatt. "The Use and Abuse of Power in Supply Chains." *Business Horizons*. January February 1999.
- "The Nuts and Bolts of Supplier Relations." *Nation's Business*. August 1997.
- Porter, Anne Millen. "Purchasing Pros Insist They Buy on Far More Than Price." *Purchasing*. 1 May 1997.
- Rogers, Stephen C. *The Supply Based Advantage: How to Link Suppliers to Your Organization's Corporate Strategy.* New York: AMACOM, 2009.
- Roth, Bill. "It Pays to Go Green in a Down Economy." *Entrepreneur.* 24 October 2008. Available from: https://www.greensuppliers.gov/gsn/html/users/gsn/docs/It% 20Pays%20to%20Go%20Green%20in% 20a%20Down %20Economy.pdf.
- Sehgal, Vivek. Enterprise Supply Chain Management: Integrating Best in Class Processes. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.
- "Strong Supply Relationships Reduce Cost, Spark Innovation." *Purchasing.* 15 January 1998.
- Teague, Paul E. "Ultra Tells Suppliers Quality Is Critical." *Purchasing.* 18 May 2006.
- Wilson, Amy. "A New Way to Pay Purchasing Execs: Ford Buyers Will Be Rewarded for Improving Supplier Relations." Automotive News. 5 December 2005.
- Xavier, Murillo. Strategic Sourcing Suppliers Are from Mars, Customers Are from Venus. Lulu, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Diaz, Anaxos

SUPPLY AND DEMAND

Supply and demand is a fundamental factor in shaping the character of the marketplace, for it is understood as the principal determinant in establishing the cost of goods and services. The availability, or "supply," of goods or services is a key consideration in determining the price at which those goods or services can be obtained. For example, a

landscaping company with little competition that operates in an area of high demand for such services will in all likelihood be able to command a higher price than will a business operating in a highly competitive environment. But availability is only one-half of the equation that determines pricing structures in the marketplace. The other half is "demand." A company may be able to produce huge quantities of a product at low cost, but if there is little or no demand for that product in the marketplace, the company will be forced to sell units at a very low price. Conversely, if the marketplace proves receptive to the product that is being sold, the company can establish a higher unit price. "Supply" and "demand," then, are closely intertwined economic concepts; indeed, the law of supply and demand is often cited as among the most fundamental in all of economics.

FACTORS IMPACTING SUPPLY AND DEMAND

When using the term "demand" most people think the word means a certain volume of spending, as when news reports say that the demand for cars has fallen off or the demand for paper is high. But that is not what economists mean when using the term. For economists, demand means not just how much consumers are spending for a given item, but how much consumers are spending for that item at its price, and how much consumers would spend if its price changed. Price in fact is so important to demand that economists refer to the relationship as "the law of demand." This law posits that price can directly affect demand. When the cost of a product (or service) increases, consumers tend to use less of that product. When prices for a product or service drop, customers may purchase more of that product or service because they can afford to buy more of it. Governments use this law sometimes to bolster an economy or industry that is in jeopardy. For example, during the economic downturn of 2008 and 2009, the housing market in the United States suffered. As fewer people had jobs and good income, the demand for homes fell, even though the cost of housing fell as well. In order to boost the housing market and therefore the economy at large, the U.S. government offered a number of incentives to buyers, including \$12.6 billion in homebuyer tax credits. These incentives were designed to make housing more affordable and therefore to raise demand for housing. Some economists estimated that these incentives accounted for up to 25 percent of housing demand while they were in effect.

The demand for products and services is predicated on a number of factors. The most important of these are the tastes, customs, and preferences of the target market, the consumer's income level, the quality of the goods or services being offered, and the availability of competitors' goods or services. All of these elements are vital in determining the price that a business can command for its products or services, whether the business in question is a hair salon, a graphic arts firm, or a cabinet manufacturer.

The supply of goods and services in the marketplace is predicated on several factors as well, including production capacity, production costs (including wages, interest charges, and raw materials costs), and the number of other businesses engaged in providing the goods or services in question. Of course, some factors that are integral in determining supply in one area may be inconsequential in another. Weather, for example, is an important factor in determining the supplies of wheat, oranges, cherries, and myriad other agricultural products. Yet weather rarely impacts the operations of businesses such as bookstores or auto supply stores, except under the most exceptional of circumstances.

"When we are willing and able to buy more, we say that demand rises, and everyone knows that the effect of rising demand is to lift prices," summarized Robert Heilbroner and Lester Thurow in their book Economics Explained: Everything You Need to Know About How the Economy Works and Where It's Going. "Of course the mechanism works in reverse. If incomes fall, so does demand, and so does price." When the economy suffers, as it did in 2008 and 2009, for example, this affects supply and demand. Unlike the weather, a factor which only affects some businesses, economic stability and strength can affect supply and demand across industries. Heilbroner and Thurow point out that supply can also dwindle as a result of other business conditions, such as a rise in production costs for the producer or changes in regulatory or tax policies. "And of course both supply and demand can change at the same time, and often do," added Heilbroner and Thurow. "The outcome can be higher or lower prices, or even unchanged prices, depending on how the new balance of market forces works out."

EVALUATING SUPPLY AND DEMAND

Economists analyze the effect of supply and demand on a product, service, or industry by graphing the price, demand, and supply of a product or service on charts which show the demand curve and the supply curve of a product or service. These curves show changes in price, demand, and supply over time. As N. Gregory Mankiw noted in his 2009 book, *Principles of Economics*, this way of analyzing demand and supply is somewhat artificial as it assumes that all other factors (except price) affecting supply and demand remain constant.

Nevertheless, the demand curve and supply curve are important in noting and even predicting overall trends.

Also, when supply and demand curves are graphed together for the same goods and services, economists can determine the equilibrium price of a product or service. The equilibrium price is the price at which the supply curve and the demand curve intersect, and it represents the price at which the amount of a product or service supplied is in balance with demand for that product or service.

SUPPLY AND DEMAND ELASTICITY

The demand for goods depends on the price for those goods, as well as on consumer income and on the prices of other goods. Similarly, supply depends on price, as well as on variables that affect production cost. How much the supply and demand will rise or fall is often difficult to predict. This measurement of a product or service's responsiveness to market changes is known as elasticity. Elasticity is a measure of the responsiveness of one economic variable to another. For example, price elasticity is the relationship between a change in the supply of a good and the demand for that good. Economists are often interested in the price elasticity of demand, which measures the response of the quantity of an item purchased to a change in the item's price. A good or service is considered to be highly elastic if a slight change in price leads to a sharp change in demand for the product or service. Products and services that are highly elastic are usually more discretionary in nature readily available in the market and something that a consumer may not necessarily need in his or her daily life. On the other hand, an inelastic good or service is one for which changes in price result in only modest changes in demand. These goods and services tend to be necessities.

The quality and degree of marketplace reaction to price changes depend on several factors. These include: 1) the presence or absence of alternative sources for the product or service in question; 2) the time available to customers to investigate alternatives; 3) the size of the investment made by the purchaser. Elasticity, then, is an important factor for small-business owners to consider when entertaining thoughts about changing the prices of the goods or services that they offer.

SEE ALSO Elasticity; Product Costs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Fávero, Luiz Paulo Lopes, Claudio Felisoni de Angelo, and Patrícia Prado Belfiore. "Supply and Demand Determinants: An Empirical Study of Residential Properties in São Paulo, Brazil" International Journal of Management 25, no. 3 (2008).
Hall, Robert Ernest. Microeconomics: Principles and Applications. 4th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson South Western, 2008.
Heilbroner, Robert, and Lester Thurow. Economics Explained: Everything You Need to Know About How the Economy Works and Where It's Going. Rev. ed. New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998.

Langabeer II, Jim R. "Aligning Demand Management with Business Strategy." Supply Chain Management Review. May 2000.
 Lowrey, Annie. "Is Housing Really Recovering?" Washington Independent. 28 April 2010. Available from: http://

washingtonindependent.com/83361/is housing really recovering.

Mankiw, N. Gregory. Principles of Economics. 5th ed. Mason,

Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009. "No Conspiracy: Law of Supply and Demand At Work." *Paducah Sun.* 5 May 2006.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

SUSTAINABLE BUSINESS PRACTICES

Sustainable business practices are the process by which a company aligns its activities with a concern for the natural environment and the communities in which the company operates. Sustainable business practices surged in popularity in the late twentieth and early twenty-first centuries, and the term now covers a wide variety of areas: incorporating clean and green energy practices; taking into account a "triple bottom line" to include social and environmental responsibility as well as profit; and being accountable to stakeholders, not just shareholders.

The growing popularity of sustainable business practices can be attributed to a society increasingly concerned with social and environmental issues. As consumers, these concerned citizens are using their buying power to reward companies with sustainable business practices and punish those seen as polluters or exploiters. Sustainability has become a marketing tool used to differentiate a company from its competitors. Competitive companies use sustainable business practices to become more efficient, cut costs, and create new business models that focus on "doing well by doing good."

A NEW BUSINESS REALITY

Many people no longer see business as merely providing jobs and goods or services. Instead there is a growing expectation that companies should act ethically and contribute more than jobs to society even if that means reduced profits to shareholders. A 2008 survey of graduating MBAs at eleven top business schools, conducted by the Stanford University Graduate School of Business, showed that corporate social responsibility ranked high when these graduates searched for employers.

Management literature of the first decade of the twenty-first century, as well as sustainability consultants, offer plentiful advice on how companies can benefit financially from anticipating and responding to society's demands for businesses that contribute to society. In May 2010 the Harvard Business Review called sustainability a "business megatrend." As a megatrend, sustainability is creating new business opportunities and endangering the profitability of companies that do not react or adapt. In the article "The Sustainability Imperative: Lessons for Leaders from Previous Game-Changing Megatrends," David Lubin and Daniel Esty explain why sustainability has developed into a megatrend over the past few years: "Globalized workforces and supply chains have created environmental pressures and attendant business liabilities. The rise of new world powers, notably China and India, has intensified competition for natural resources (especially oil) and added a geopolitical dimension to sustainability. 'Externalities' such as carbon dioxide emissions and water use are fast becoming material meaning that investors consider them central to a firm's performance and stakeholders expect companies to share information about them. These forces are magnified by escalating public and governmental concern about climate change, industrial pollution, food safety, and natural resource depletion, among other issues."

However, those same global factors can make sustainable business practices feel like a luxury when companies face competitors based in countries where sustainability is not practiced. In their 2009 Harvard Business Review article, "Why Sustainability Is Now the Key Driver of Innovation," Ram Nidumolu, C. K. Prahalad, and M. R. Rangaswami address this issue: "Suppliers can't provide green inputs or transparency; sustainable manufacturing will demand new equipment and processes; and customers will not pay more for eco-friendly products during a recession. That's why most executives treat the need to become sustainable as a corporate social responsibility, divorced from business objectives." However, when the authors researched sustainability initiatives at thirty large companies over time, they found that sustainability spurred technological and organizational innovation that brought both immediate financial benefits (from a reduction of resources used) and long-term gain from better products or new lines of business.

The twenty-first century witnessed the rise of companies that innovated around sustainable business practices by creating new products or businesses models and achieved popularity and profits. In fact, some of the more successful companies begun in the late twentieth century, like Ben and Jerry's, Burt's Bees, and Tom's of Maine, were bought by multinational companies to improve their image and add revenue from a fast-growing consumer segment. Other companies stand above their competitors because sustainable business practices permeate every action of the company. A few examples of such

successful companies in 2010 included Timberland and Whole Food's.

TRIPLE BOTTOM LINE

The theory of the triple bottom line (TBL) is that companies need to focus on more than just profits. Rather, companies are a part of the society in which they operate and need to add benefit to that society. In addition to supplying jobs and goods or services, TBL advocates that companies also need to pursue environmental quality and social justice. This triple bottom line of people, planet, and profit was popularized by John Elkington in his 1998 book *Cannibals with Forks: Triple Bottom Line of 21st Century Business.* Elkington wrote that "key markets are on the verge of rapid change, driven by new environmental standards and related customer requirements. As a result, new lines are being drawn alongside the old profit and loss statements."

Triple bottom line proposes that a company's primary responsibility is to stakeholders anyone linked, directly or indirectly to the company's actions rather than to shareholders. According to the TBL theory, companies' primary purpose should be to increase social and environmental welfare, rather than to maximize profits and increase shareholder value.

A TBL company looks to reduce its impact on the environment by consuming less energy and nonrenewable resources and reducing waste. TBL manufacturers take a "cradle to grave" approach, examining a product's life cycle from raw materials to distribution and disposal and implementing changes to reduce the environmental impact of each of these steps. Almost by default, TBL excludes companies producing "dirty" products like oil, gas, chemicals, weapons, or products containing dangerous components. TBL also advocates that a company treat people well, whether they are employees, suppliers, or members of the community where the business is based.

CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

A theory similar to a triple bottom line and also popular is corporate social responsibility (CSR), which integrates triple bottom line actions into a company's business model. A business practicing CSR strives to improve its treatment of employees, its use of natural resources, and its contributions to society. CSR efforts range from energy efficiency to waste reduction to donating money and employee time to community causes. By the early 2010s CSR had been widely adopted by many firms.

Both TBL and CSR are voluntary systems, but with so many companies publicizing their efforts in these areas, a company without a CSR or TBL policy may lose market share. In a 2009 survey by the Conference Board, 48 percent of 158 companies surveyed said brand visibility

and awareness were increasingly important components of their CSR. The relationship between giving and corporate sustainability goals was important to 46 percent of respondents. Publicly traded companies include their CSR efforts in annual reports while businesses large and small publicize their CSR activities on their company Web sites. Incorporating corporate social responsibility and achieving a triple bottom line have become buzzwords for companies both large and small.

CORPORATE GOODWILL

A common CSR component is donations to nonprofit organizations. In the first decade of the twenty-first century, those donations funded arts and culture initiatives, event sponsorships, and other highly visible areas. During the recession of 2008 and 2009, companies began focusing on CSR investments that produced more return for the dollar invested, such as partnering with nonprofits whose programs fit the companies' areas of activity. The 2009 Conference Board survey found that 45 percent had cut 2009 giving budgets and 16 percent of companies were considering budget cuts. Companies also increased time available to employees for volunteering instead of giving direct donations. Such initiatives are ways companies can motivate and retain employees rather than compensating them directly with raises or bonuses.

CRITICISM OF CSR AND TBL

Critics of CSR come from both the political right and left and even share some common concerns. Free market activists argue that top management should not waste company resources and shareholder value by donating large sums to charity and other CSR largesse. Shareholders have invested their money in the company for a return on that money comparable to the risk, and the company's primary goal is to provide a return on that investment. These critics contend that the social benefits touted by CSR are natural byproducts of a thriving company. These benefits include jobs and employee benefits, better communities, and reinvestment into the environment to ensure future manufacturing resources. Some critics from the left agree that is not the main responsibility of businesses to solve social and environmental problems. They contend that it is the government and civil society that are responsible for tackling these problems.

Another criticism is that companies self-reported the impact of their CSR efforts, which can mean that CSR is little more than a public relations exercise and can even detract from the real need to address environmental or social issues. Finally, the business case for companies to engage in elaborate CSR campaigns is not always clear. In his book *The Market for Virtue: The Potential And Limits of Corporate Social Responsibility*, David Vogel argues that

"although CSR may provide benefit to some firms in some areas by protecting and improving their reputation, for example, or by helping them attract, motivate, and retain employees these benefits are often elusive and rarely affect their financial performance."

ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY AND ENERGY EFFICIENCY

Environmental issues are at the forefront of the public consciousness in the twenty-first century, and issues such as climate change, global warming, and clean energy have moved mainstream. University researchers, entrepreneurs, and investors are looking for new ways to make clean energy, improve auto efficiency, and reduce manufacturing waste, among many areas. Venture capital firms have ramped up their investments in clean technology, with \$9 billion invested in 2008. Private sector investment in clean technology has been estimated at over \$200 billion, and over \$400 billion of worldwide funds have been earmarked for clean tech and sustainability programs as of 2010, according to Lubin and Esty.

Efforts toward environmental sustainability and energy efficiency can have immediate cost savings, as well as positive marketing potential, and most companies include these areas as the cornerstone of their CSR efforts. In the recession of 2008 and 2009, companies cut budgets for corporate social responsibility because it was not seen as a business necessity when money was tight. However, companies did not turn away from sustainable business practices completely, instead investing more money in energy and efficiency.

Small business owners looking for a marketing edge, or to save money on energy or resource consumption, should conduct a thorough review of their company's environmentally sustainable business practices. Each business function should be reviewed in the search for areas to improve. "Companies develop sustainable operations by analyzing each link in the value chain. First they make changes in obvious areas, such as supply chains, and then they move to less obvious suspects, such as returned products," wrote Nidumolu, Prahalad, and Rangaswami in their 2009 article.

Though sustainable business practices may carry a longer payback period or return on investment than is typical, the growing trend requires that companies invest in sustainability to stay competitive. Some of the common improvements are those that will bring short-term cost savings, like reducing waste and energy consumption, increasing recycling, and streamlining processes to reduce the amount of energy consumed while being more efficient as a company. Projects with a long-range payback are being undertaken for marketing and future returns, such as increasing safeguards against environmental harm and the

potential for litigation and fines, or installing solar panels and other alternative energy production.

Companies can introduce environmentally sustainable business practices slowly as they look at each area of the business. Both the articles by Nidumolu, Prahalad, and Rangaswami, and by Lubin and Esty, suggest distinct stages, which, if done right, save the company money while increasing its competitive advantage. "The initial aim is usually to create a better image, but most corporations end up reducing costs or creating new businesses as well," wrote Nidumolu, Prahalad, and Rangaswami.

Here are some advantages sustainable business practice can bring to a company.

- 1. Outperform competitors on regulatory compliance and environment-related cost and risk management. There are basic environmental regulations that every company must follow. Businesses operating globally need to comply with different regulations in each county. Competitive companies choose to apply the most stringent rule across all markets. This makes the company more likely to innovate when faced with stricter regulation than competitors. In addition to merely complying with environmental regulations, companies look to reduce the pollution they produce or implement more stringent safeguards against environmental damage. Through this process, they become more proactive about environmental issues.
- 2. Innovate and redesign products, processes, and systems to improve risk management and lower the use of natural resources. Once regulatory compliance is met and exceeded, companies should focus on reducing the consumption of nonrenewable resources such as coal, petroleum, and natural gas along with renewable resources such as water, timber, and paper.
- Continue the drive toward efficiency from manufacturing facilities and offices to the value chain.
 Companies work with suppliers and retailers to develop environmentally friendly raw materials and components and reduce waste.
- 4. Leverage sustainability innovations to develop new revenue streams and ways to make money.
- 5. Create new business models and ways to differentiate from the competition through repositioning the entire company. The companies that use the megatrend of sustainability to their advantage are those that find new ways to make money.

ISO 14000 STANDARDS

The ISO 14000 series is a set of environmental management standards developed by the International Organization for Standardization (ISO). The ISO is a nongovernmental

network of the national standards institutes of 161 countries and is the largest developer of international standards.

According to the ISO Web site, a business of any size or type can use this management tool to identify and control the environmental impact of its business activities, continuously improve environmental performance, and set and achieve environmental objectives and targets. ISO claims that enacting the ISO 14000 series brings companies economic as well as environmental benefits, including reduced raw material use, reduced energy consumption, improved process efficiency, reduced waste generation and disposal costs, utilization of recoverable resources, and a more positive image among customers, regulators, and the general public.

The most common guideline from the series is ISO 14001:2004, which outlines the requirements for an environmental management system. In order to fulfill the requirements, businesses need to collect objective evidence that can be audited to demonstrate that the environmental management system is effective and conforming to the standard. Once implemented, ISO 14001:2004 can provide management the assurance that the company is in control of the processes and activities that impact the environment. The guidelines enable businesses to go beyond merely avoiding pollution that could result in fines or bad press. Instead, it provides managers with the tools to be proactive and surpass current environmental legislation while providing the company a return on investment for its environmental sustainability activities. Employees will know that they are working for a company that is taking steps to be environmentally responsible. Customers, the community, and the government may be more reassured that the company is complying with all environmental regulations and more inclined to believe a company's CSR claims.

Small businesses may wonder if they have the resources to implement such a system. Benefits to small businesses, claims the ISO, include cost savings; risk management to reduce legal, financial, and reputation-related environmental liabilities; marketing opportunities; and engagement of the community.

A related standard, ISO 14004:2004, provides more general guidelines on the elements of an environmental management system, its implementation, and the main issues involved. ISO announced publication in 2010 of ISO 26000, a guidance standard on corporate social responsibility. The CSR standard is voluntary, does not include requirements, and will not provide a certification if all standard components are achieved. The guidance standard will be published in 2010 as ISO 26000. The ISO sells access to these standards and its publications online at its Web site: www.iso.org.

IMPLEMENTING SUSTAINABLE BUSINESS PRACTICES FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

The easiest and most cost-effective way for a company to implement sustainable business practices is to reduce the amount of energy and resources the business consumes. Even the smallest company can review each step of how goods are made or services delivered to identify ways to reduce waste and energy consumption and costs. Waste prevention can be as simple as implementing double-sided printing and storing documents digitally instead of printing them. Soliciting ideas from employees can often generate innovative cost savings through sustainability measures that management may not have thought of. In fact, employee participation in sustainability efforts is seen as an inexpensive way to jumpstart the initiative, contribute to employee morale, and create easy successes to move the process forward.

In order to start implementing sustainable business practices, small businesses should contact their local utility company, many of which offer free energy audits to pinpoint where energy is being wasted. Energy Star, the U.S. governmental rating system for energy efficiency, offers online resources on commercial building energy management and high-efficiency products at its Web site: www.energystar.gov. The U.S. Environmental Energy Technologies Division maintains a listing of energy efficiency resources for businesses and homeowners at: http://eetd.lbl.gov/einfo-links.html

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Elkington, John. Cannibals with Forks: Triple Bottom Line of 21st Century Business. Stony Creek, Conn.: New Society Publishers, 1998.
- International Organization for Standardization. *Environmental management: The ISO 14000 Family of International Standards.* 2009. Available from: http://www.iso.org/iso/theiso14000family 2009.pdf. Retrieved May 10, 2010.
- Laszlo, Chris. Sustainable Value: How the World's Leading Companies Are Doing Well by Doing Good. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford Business Books, 2008.
- Lubin, David A., and Daniel C. Esty. "The Sustainability Imperative: Lessons for Leaders from Previous Game Changing Megatrends." *Harvard Business Review*. May 2010.
- Nidumolu, Ram, C. K. Prahalad, and M. R. Rangaswami. "Why Sustainability Is Now the Key Driver of Innovation." *Harvard Business Review*. September 2009.
- Orsato, Renato J. Sustainability Strategies: When Does It Pay to Be Green? New York: Palgrave Macmillan, April 2009.
- "Stanford Survey: Corporate Responsibility Ranks High with Graduating MBAs." Silicon Valley / San Jose Business Journal. 18 July 2008.
- Stone, Adam. "Building a 'Triple Bottom Line' Culture." Philadelphia Business Journal. 28 November 2008.
- "Survey: Recession Stalls U.S. Corporate Giving." Business First of Columbus. 4 March 2009.

"Sustainable Business Practices." business.gov. Available at: http://www.business.gov/manage/green business/energy efficiency/sustainable practices/. Retrieved May 11, 2010.

Vogel, David. The Market for Virtue: The Potential and Limits of Corporate Social Responsibility. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2006.

Meyrat, Anaxos

SUSTAINABLE GROWTH

In simple terms and with reference to a business, sustainable growth is the realistically attainable growth that a company could maintain without running into problems. A business that grows too quickly may find it difficult to fund the growth. A business that grows too slowly or not at all may stagnate.

In the first decade of the twenty-first century, sustainable growth has sometimes been used to refer to company growth using sustainable resources or company growth which does not harm the environment unduly. This is not usually considered by economists to be a strictly correct use of the term but it is often used in this manner.

Economically speaking, finding the optimum growth rate is the goal. A sustainable growth rate (SGR) is the maximum growth rate that a company can sustain without having to increase financial leverage. In essence, finding a company's sustainable growth rate answers the question: how much can this company grow before it must borrow money? According to William Lasher's 2008 book, *Practical Financial Management*, a company's sustainable growth rate provides a theoretical snapshot of the business's current strength. Lasher also noted that while a company's sustainable growth rate suggests a point at which a company will be able to grow without taking on new debt, in actual fact companies may still need to borrow money in order to maintain their debt-equity ratio.

The models used to calculate sustainable growth assume that the business wants to: 1) maintain a target capital structure without issuing new equity; 2) maintain a target dividend payment ratio; and 3) increase sales as rapidly as market conditions allow. Since the asset to beginning of period equity ratio is constant, and the firm's only source of new equity is retained earnings, sales and assets cannot grow any faster than the retained earnings plus the additional debt that the retained earnings can support. The sustainable growth rate is consistent with the observed evidence that most corporations are reluctant to issue new equity. If, however, the firm is willing to issue additional equity, there is in principle no financial constraint on its growth rate. Indeed, the sustainable growth rate formula is directly predicated on return on equity.

To calculate the sustainable growth rate for a company, one must know how profitable the company is, based on a measure of its return on equity (ROE). One must also know what percentage of a company's earnings per share it pays out in dividends, which is called the dividend-payout ratio. With these figures one can multiply the company's ROE by its plowback ratio, which is equal to 1 minus the dividend-payout ratio. Sustainable growth rate = ROE × (1 - dividend-payout ratio). Just as the break-even point for a business is the "floor" for minimum sales required to cover operating expenses, the SGR is an estimate of the "ceiling" for maximum sales growth that can be achieved without exhausting operating cash flows. The SGR can be thought of as a growth break-even point.

THE CHALLENGE OF ATTAINING SUSTAINABLE GROWTH

Creation of sustainable growth is a prime concern of small-business owners and big corporate executives alike. For small businesses, however, sustainable growth can be even more important. While larger companies may be able to absorb costs temporarily or borrow money in order to cope with too-rapid growth, smaller businesses may not have these options. Also, smaller businesses must pursue sustainable growth in order to remain competitive; growth which is too modest can make a smaller business compete poorly and therefore fare badly.

For both small and large businesses, however, achieving sustainable growth is no easy task, given rapidly changing political, economic, competitive, and consumer trends. Each of these trends presents unique challenges to business leaders searching for the elusive grail of sustainable growth. Customer expectations, for example, have changed considerably over the last few generations. In addition, competition is keen in nearly all industries, which have seen unprecedented breakdowns in the barriers that formerly separated them.

According to Darren D. Lee, Robert W. Faff, and Kim Langfield-Smith, authors of a 2009 study of sustainable growth, company concerns regarding sustainable growth are also influenced by tightened regulations and heightened surveillance of sustainable growth. Following a number of scandals and business corruption cases in the first decade of the twenty-first century, companies are being held more responsible for their business decisions, and this includes decisions regarding growth. According to Lee, Faff, and Langfield-Smith, many companies have sustainability divisions to improve sustainability reporting, including reporting of efforts made by companies engaged actively in growth. Companies committed to sustainable growth are in effect committed to growing at a responsible pace, one that will not create grounds for problems. Investors and shareholders are increasingly interested in seeing evidence of company commitment to reasonable or sustainable growth, according to the 2009 study.

According to some economists, sustainable growth begins with a change in mindset. In order for a company to pursue sustainable growth, the company must first shift its focus from the idea of economic growth at any cost to the idea of balanced growth. The growth challenge is articulated differently by different companies and within different industries. For some, developing and launching new products and services to meet the evolving needs of their customers is the issue. For others, capitalizing on global opportunities is key. Some companies look to new business areas that will represent the next major thrust for their business. For a few companies, all of these strategic efforts are simultaneously used, along with ongoing efforts to rebuild organizational capabilities.

Economists and business researchers contend that achieving sustainable growth is not possible without paying heed to twin cornerstones: growth strategy and growth capability. Companies that pay inadequate attention to one aspect or the other are doomed to failure in their efforts to establish practices of *sustainable* growth (though short-term gains may be realized). After all, if a company has an excellent growth strategy in place, but has not put the necessary infrastructure in place to execute that strategy, long-term growth is impossible. The reverse is true as well; a good infrastructure with no growth strategy in place will make sustained growth difficult to achieve.

USING THE SUSTAINABLE GROWTH RATE

The concept of sustainable growth can be helpful for planning healthy corporate growth. This concept forces managers to consider the financial consequences of sales increases and to set sales growth goals that are consistent with the operating and financial policies of the firm. Often, a conflict can arise if growth objectives are not consistent with the value of the organization's sustainable growth.

According to economists, if a company's sales expand at any rate other than the sustainable rate, one or more of the basic business ratios must change. If a company's actual growth rate temporarily exceeds its sustainable rate, the required cash can likely be borrowed. When actual growth exceeds sustainable growth for longer periods, management must formulate a financial strategy from among the following options: 1) sell new equity; 2) permanently increase financial leverage (i.e., take on more debt); 3) reduce dividends; 4) increase the profit margin; or 5) decrease the percentage of total assets to sales.

In practice, companies are often reluctant to undertake these measures. Firms dislike issuing equity because of high issue costs, possible dilution of earnings per share, and the unreliable nature of equity funding on terms favorable to the issuer. A firm can only increase financial

leverage if there are assets that can be pledged and if its debt-to-equity ratio is reasonable in relation to its industry. The reduction of dividends typically has a negative impact on the company's stock price. Companies can attempt to liquidate marginal operations, increase prices, or enhance manufacturing and distribution efficiencies to improve the profit margin. In addition, firms can source more activities from outside vendors or rent production facilities and equipment, which has the effect of improving the asset turnover ratio. Increasing the profit margin is difficult, however, and large sustainable increases may not be possible. Therefore, it is possible for a firm to grow too rapidly, which in turn can result in reduced liquidity and the unwanted depletion of financial resources.

The sustainable growth model is particularly helpful in situations in which a borrower requests additional financing. The need for additional loans creates a potentially risky situation of too much debt and too little equity. Either additional equity must be raised or the borrower will have to reduce the rate of expansion to a level that can be sustained without an increase in financial leverage.

Mature firms often have actual growth rates that are less than the sustainable growth rate. In these cases, management's principal objective is finding productive uses for the cash flows that exist in excess of their needs. Options available to business owners and executives in such cases include returning the money to shareholders through increased dividends or common stock repurchases, reducing the firm's debt load or increasing possession of lower-earning liquid assets. Note that these actions serve to decrease the sustainable growth rate. Alternatively, these firms can attempt to enhance their actual growth rates through the acquisition of rapidly growing companies.

Growth can come from two sources: increased volume and inflation. The inflationary increase in assets must be financed as though it were real growth. Inflation increases the amount of external financing required and increases the debt-to-equity ratio when this ratio is measured on a historical cost basis. Thus, if creditors require that a firm's historical debt-to-equity ratio stay constant, inflation lowers the firm's sustainable growth rate.

SEE ALSO Financial Ratios.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Gallinger, George W. "Tax Effects on Profitability and Sustainable Growth." *Business Credit*. April 2000.

Galpin, Timothy. Making Strategy Work: Building Sustainable Growth Capability. New York: Wiley, 1997.

"Green Guru Calls for Business to Change Its Mind Set; Sustainable Growth Is Now the Challenge." Western Mail. 12 March 2008, A3.

Lasher, William. *Practical Financial Management*. 5th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson Higher Education, 2008.

Lee, Darren D., Robert W. Faff, and Kim Langfield Smith. "Does Superior Corporate Social Performance Lead to Improved Financial Performance?" Australian Journal of Management 34, no. 1 (2009).

Sowinski, Lara L. "The Trucking Industry's on a Roll Or Is It? While Demand in the Sector Remains Strong, the State of the Nation's Infrastructure Is Threatening to Put the Brakes on Sustainable Growth." World Trade. March 2006.

"Sustainable Growth Is the Key to Our Future." Western Mail. 3 January 2008, p. A22.

"Sustainable Growth: An Updated Analysis of Growth Potential Across U.S. Industries.rdquo; *Deloitte.com*. 2007. Available from: http://www.deloitte.com.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

SYNDICATED LOANS

Syndicated loans are large loans made by two or more lenders and administered by a common agent using similar terms and conditions and common documentation. Most loan syndications take the form of a direct-lender relationship, in which the lead lender is the agent for the other lenders in the origination and administration of the loan, and the other lending banks are signatories to the loan agreement. In the last several years the popularity of this type of loan has exploded.

In the 1970s and early 1980s, syndicated loans were mainly organized for governments, especially those in the developing word. By the mid-1980s, however, syndicated loans were increasingly used for larger businesses and eventually started to be used by medium companies as well. Between the mid-1980s and the middle of the first decade of the twenty-first century, syndicated loans grew rapidly in size, importance, and popularity. For large and medium-sized companies, they became a viable way to raise funds. In 2006 the U.S. saw \$1.5 trillion in syndicated loans, as reported by Loan Pricing Corp. (LPC). In 2009 issues of new syndicated loans for large and medium companies reached their lowest point in two decades. According to the 2009 book, Introduction to Corporate Finance, by William L. Megginson and Scott B. Smart, by 2008 syndicated loans were a \$2.5 trillion per year business, with about two out of every three U.S. syndicated loans going to corporate businesses. By early 2010 many individual lenders offering standard loans tightened eligibility requirements. Medium-sized companies were also getting fewer syndicated loans. In fact, according to a 2010 article in the Economist, the syndicated lending market catering to medium-sized companies was working at less than half of peak levels in early 2010. In many cases, companies looking for loans in early 2010 already had large debt loads and were plagued by poor sales as well, leading to problems securing loans.

Most successful small companies that have evolved to the point where they are straining at the boundaries of that "small" designation have always dealt with one or a few individual banks, negotiating individual loans and lines of credit separately with each institution. The next financing step, however, may be to consolidate banking activity through one syndicated facility. While business owners and executives are sometimes loath to run the risk of alienating banks with which they have long done business, the simple reality is that companies can outgrow their traditional banks. As they grow, such companies may need access to more capital than can be handled comfortably by a single bank. An expanded bank group may be needed to fund their continued growth.

Of course, businesses can always choose simply to increase their stable of lending institutions, but this has several drawbacks. Managing multiple bank relationships is a time-consuming job. Each bank must be provided a lot of information about a potential borrower and how its financial activities are conducted. A comfort level must be established on both sides of the transaction, which requires time and effort. Negotiating a document with a single bank can take days. To negotiate documents with four to five banks separately is a much bigger job. Staggered maturities must be monitored and orchestrated. Multiple lines of credit require an intercreditor agreement among the banks, which takes additional time to negotiate.

Given these obstacles, business owners and executives often express interest in syndicated loans, which offer consolidation of effort and the possibility of making new banking contacts. Lenders support their use as well. Lenders tend to favor syndications because these arrangements permit them to make more loans, while limiting individual exposures and spreading the lenders' risk within portfolios more widely. In addition, lenders like the fact that administration of syndicated loans is extremely efficient, with the agent managing much of the process on behalf of the participants.

Syndicated loans hinge on the creation of an alliance of smaller banking institutions that, by joining forces, are able to meet the credit needs of the borrower. This creation is spurred by selection of an agent or arranger who manages the account. In consultation with the borrower, the agent will assemble a group of banks to form a syndicate. Each member of the syndicate then lends a portion of the total loan amount. Such a syndicated loan is normally signed 6 to 8 weeks after the mandate has been awarded, and after signing, the borrower can begin to draw down funds.

Borrowers taking out syndicated loans pay up-front fees and annual charges to the participating banks, with interest accruing (on a quarterly, monthly, or semiannual basis) from the initial draw-down date. Nonetheless, on large loans that would otherwise be handled by several different lending institutions under separate loan agreements, syndicated loans can still be more cost-effective. This cost saving increases as the amount required rises.

Although syndicated loans can be used for any financial needs a business has, they are often used for project finance and for Eurocurrency lending. Eurocurrency lending involves syndicates of international banks that offer very large sum loans to corporations and other banks. These types of loans are often \$500 million or larger, and many loans exceed \$1 billion, according to Megginson and Smart. Project finance (PF) loans are syndicated loans offered to stand-alone companies for a single, large project—such as building a toll bridge that requires up-front cash but will eventually generate revenue. These syndicated loans are unique because they are secured by the cash revenue and assets of the project they are used for, not by the assets of the creditors.

OTHER ADVANTAGES OF SYNDICATED LOANS

Economists and syndicate executives contend that there are other, less obvious advantages of syndicated loans. These benefits include:

- Flexibility in structure and pricing. Borrowers have a variety of options in shaping their syndicated loan, including multicurrency options, risk management techniques, and prepayment rights without penalty.
- Syndicated facilities bring businesses the best prices in aggregate and spare companies the time and effort of negotiating individually with each bank.
- Loan terms can be abbreviated.
- Increased feedback. Syndicate banks sometimes are willing to share perspectives on business issues with the agent that they would be reluctant to share with the borrowing business.
- Syndicated loans bring the borrower greater visibility in the open market.

In addition, syndicate loans for very large corporations have some additional advantages. In many cases, syndicated loans for very large corporations can be arranged very quickly. According to Megginson and Smart, many large corporations enjoy remarkably flexible syndicated loans. Lenders will often offer such loans as floating-rate credits, often initially in the form of lines of credit, so that corporations can access funds quickly and easily. After 4 to 6 years, the loans are usually converted into more traditional loan structures, with a fixed rate and a schedule of repayment. This structure makes it especially convenient for larger corporations to organize acquisitions agreements.

SYNDICATE FORMATION

A borrower's ability to secure a syndicated loan, though, is predicated on its ability to spur the creation of a syndicate in the first place. No two syndications are identical. The lending environment changes every day. Many intangibles influence the structure and pricing of credit. These include the experience and depth of a borrowing company's management team; trends in the industry and market in which the borrower is active; and financial trends within a company.

The first thing the company has to do is select an agent to facilitate communications and transactions between the borrower and the banking institutions that will form the syndicate. The first place to look for an agent is among existing contacts. The agent is often, though need not be, the largest participant in the syndication. The agent must, however, have sufficient capital strength to be the anchor of the credit. Because it is important for a borrower to feel comfortable with the agent, and vice versa, working with an institution with whom one has a solid history often works best.

Once an agent has been selected, the process of finding willing banks is undertaken. This phase of the process can vary considerably in terms of complexity. Some agents gauge the interest level of other lenders by simply sending them necessary financial information on the borrower and the intended shape and size of the syndicate group, as well as data on borrower operations, background, management, and marketing. In other cases, however, this process can be more complex, involving extensive due diligence, the preparation of a complete syndication offering memorandum (including financial projections), and a formal bank presentation.

By and large, the length of time necessary to form a bank group is roughly equivalent to the complexity of the proposed deal. Creation of a syndicate can take place over the course of a few weeks or a few months. Analysts note, however, that the length of time necessary to conclude the deal is usually less if the banks are already familiar with the borrower's operations. Once the membership of the group has been determined, the relationship quickly assumes the character that the borrowing business would expect when dealing with a single lending institution. Participating banks will still call on the borrower if need be but these interactions will be infrequent. The agent or arranger will be the primary contact for the borrower.

Indeed, the agent's responsibilities are many and varied. The agent is charged with administering the syndicated facility itself, as well as all borrowings, repayments, interest settlements, and fee payments. A chief component of the administration function is to make sure that communications between the lending institutions and the borrower remain open so that both sides

remain informed about changing business and market realities. In return for providing these services, the agent is compensated with an annual fee.

SEE ALSO Finance and Financial Management; Loans.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Hardiman, Patrick M., Ronald H. Jacobson, and Gabor Danko. "Today's Credit Markets: A Snapshot." *Lexology.* 16 April 2010. Available from:http://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=a153eb52 a544 43b6 a39a 3c0b91d53561.
- Kantin, Kerry. "Record Volume For US Syn Loan Mart in 04." Bank Loan Report. 10 January 2005.
- "M&A Loans: Bigger Piece of Syndicate Pie." *Mergers & Acquisitions Report.* January 2006. Available from: http://www.accessmylibrary.com/coms2/summary 0286 12377486 ITM.

- Madura, Jeff. Financial Markets and Institutions. 8th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson, 2008.
- "Markets for Minnows: New Financing Markets Offer a Ray of Hope to Credit Starved Small Firms." *Economist.* 15 April 2010. Available from: http://www.economist.com/business finance/displaystory.cfm?story id=15908493.
- Megginson, William L., and Scott B. Smart. *Introduction to Corporate Finance*. 2d ed. Mason, Ohio: South West Cengage Learning, 2009.
- "Syndicated Loans." Wall Street Journal. 22 November 2000. Whitehead, Charles K. "The Evolution of Debt: Covenants, the Credit Market, and Corporate Governance." Journal of Corporation Law 34, no. 3 (2009).

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

T

TARGET MARKETS

A target market is a group of customers with similar needs that forms the focus of a company's marketing efforts. Similarly, target marketing involves tailoring the company's marketing efforts to appeal to a specific group of customers. Selecting target markets is part of the process of market segmentation dividing an overall market into key customer subsets or segments, whose members share similar demographic characteristics and needs. Demographic characteristics that are analyzed for target marketing purposes include age, income, geographic origins and current location, ethnicity, marital status, education, interests, level of discretionary income, net worth, home ownership, and a host of other factors. A company wishing to focus its efforts on a well-defined market segment can select from among these characteristics the particular segments it wishes to target. For a small company, the act of identifying a target market and then working to satisfy the needs of that market is a sound basis upon which to build the business. For any company, making the most of marketing expenditures means getting the message to the intended audience focusing the marketing effort in such a way that it reaches and appeals precisely to the audience being targeted.

Target marketing can be a particularly valuable tool for small businesses, which often lack the resources to appeal to large aggregate markets or to maintain a wide range of differentiated products for varied markets. Target marketing allows a small business to develop a product and a marketing mix that fit a relatively homogenous part of the total market. By focusing its resources on a specific customer base in this way, a small business may be able to

carve out a market niche that it can serve better than its larger competitors.

Identifying specific target markets and then delivering products and promotions that ultimately maximize the profit potential of those targeted markets is the primary function of marketing management for many smaller companies. For instance, a manufacturer of fishing equipment would not randomly market its product to the entire U.S. population. Instead, it would conduct market research, using such tools as demographic reports, market surveys, and trade shows, to determine which customers would be most likely to purchase what it offers. It could then spend its limited resources in an effort to persuade members of its target group(s) to buy. Advertisements and promotions could be tailored for each segment of the target market.

There are infinite ways to address the wants and needs of a target market. For example, product packaging can be designed in different sizes and colors, or the product itself can be altered to appeal to different personality types or age groups. Producers can also change the warranty or durability of the good or provide different levels of follow-up service. Other influences, such as distribution and sales methods, licensing strategies, and advertising media, also play an important role. It is the responsibility of the marketing manager to take all of these factors into account and to devise a cohesive marketing program that will appeal to the target customer.

Small business enterprises are also encouraged to examine their marketing efforts continually to make sure that they keep pace with changing business realities. For example, business start-ups typically accept any kind of legitimate business in order to pay the bills and establish

themselves as a viable entity. But long after the start-up has blossomed into a solid member of the local business community, it may continue to rely on these early accounts rather than casting its net for more promising clients. "Are you happy with the makeup of your customer base and the nature of the work you do now?" asked Kim Gordon in Entrepreneur. "Altering the types of accounts you serve, their size, location or other criteria can have a big impact on your bottom line.... Instead of letting your current customer base define you, use target marketing to determine who your next customers or clients should be." The process of redefining ideal clients and customers can be painstaking and time-consuming, for creating profiles of a new target audience necessitates extensive research into ideal prospects and the marketing measures that will be most effective in reaching them. But for many small business owners, the effort is worthwhile. "By targeting your ideal prospects, you'll avoid detours and grow your business in all the right directions," wrote Gordon. "Soon you'll have the kind of company that matches your vision and grows increasingly profitable over time."

While in many cases a company selects its own target market based on its product or service, sometimes larger economic or demographic forces can also have an impact on which markets it makes sense to target. For example, in a 2009 article, author Robert P. Singh noted that 12.5 percent of the U.S. population (or one in eight Americans) are over the age of sixty-five. It is predicted that by 2030 about one in five members of the population will be elderly, pushing many companies to focus on this target market. In addition to defining which target markets and clients a small business wishes to work with, therefore, it is also a good idea to consider larger demographic trends when selecting a target market.

One trend in target marketing in the first decade of the twenty-first century is online target marketing. Online marketing is unique because it allows marketers to target customers and clients more effectively. With print advertising, marketers can try to target specific audiences by printing circulars or ads that target a specific geographic area or a specific publication's demographic. Online marketing, however, allows for very specific targeting. Many companies use pay-per-click (PPC) advertising, which targets users who are looking up specific terms in search engines. Marketing companies use cookies in order to track customers' online preferences in order to target ads better. Marketers can target ads, for example, at customers who have recently been running online searches for specific products, services, or keywords. This ensures that online ads reflect the actual recent interests of users.

Social networking is providing marketers another avenue for targeted marketing. According to a 2010 article by Michael A. Stelzner, 88 percent of marketers make use of

Twitter, another 70 percent use blogs, and 78 percent use LinkedIn. Social networking allows marketers to target specific customers by directly linking to groups and customers of interest. For example, a company offering fishing services can link directly to fishing associations or clubs using blogs or social networking sites. All the members of those clubs and associations will then see the comments or content left by the fishing services company.

SEE ALSO Advertising Strategy; Market Research; Market Segmentation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burke, Colette. "Promotion: Identify Your Target Market." Farmers Guardian. 16 May 2006.

Chen, Howard. "5 Direct Mail Ideas Based on Social Media Insights." *Target Marketing.* 21 April 2010. Available from: http://www.targetmarketingmag.com/article/5 direct mail ideas based social media insights/1.

Fletcher, Heather. "Nuts & Bolts B to B: Social Media's Real Role in Lead Gen." *Target Marketing*. May 2010. Available from: http://www.targetmarketingmag.com/article/direct marketers can use social media engage customers sales cycle/1.

Gordon, Kim T. "Selecting the Best Media for Your Ad." *Entrepreneur*. September 2003.

"Insight Women: Tying Down Inconstant Women." Marketing Week. 27 April 2006.

Madler, Mark R. "Firms Find Different Way of Targeting Latino Market." San Fernando Valley Business Journal. 24 April 2006.

Nakano, Chelsi. "Everything You Need to Know About Social Media Marketing." *CMS Wire.* 27 April 2010. Available from: http://www.cmswire.com/cms/web engagement/everything you need to know about social media marketing 007360.php.

Ries, Al, and Laura Ries. *The Fall of Advertising and the Rise of PR*. New York: HarperCollins, 2004.

Singh, Robert P. "The Aging Population and Mature Entrepreneurs: Market Trends and Implications for Entrepreneurship." *New England Journal of Entrepreneurship* 12, no. 1 (2009).

Stafford, Marla R., and Ronald J. Faber. Advertising, Promotion, and New Media. Armonk, N.Y.: M.E. Sharpe, 2004.

Stelzner, Michael. "2010 Social Media Marketing Industry Report." Social Media Examiner 19 April 2010. Available from: http://www.socialmediaexaminer.com/social media marketing industry report 2010/.

> Hillstrom, Nortbern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TARIFFS

A tariff is a tax or duty imposed by one nation on the imported goods or services of another nation. Tariffs are a political tool that have been used throughout history to control the amount of imports that flow into a country and to determine which nations will be granted the most

favorable trading conditions. High tariffs create protectionism, shielding a domestic industry's products against foreign competition. High tariffs usually reduce the importation of a given product because the high tariff leads to a high price for the customers of that product.

There are two basic types of tariffs imposed by governments on imported goods. First is the *ad valorem* tax, which is a percentage of the value of the item. The second is a *specific tariff,* which is a tax levied based on a set fee per number of items or by weight.

Tariffs are generally imposed for one of four reasons:

- To protect newly established domestic industries from foreign competition.
- To protect aging and inefficient domestic industries from foreign competition.
- To protect domestic producers from "dumping" by foreign companies or governments. Dumping occurs when a foreign company charges a price in the domestic market which is below its own cost or under the cost for which it sells the item in its own domestic market.
- To raise revenue. Many developing nations use tariffs as a way of raising revenue. For example, a tariff on oil imposed by the government of a company that has no domestic oil reserves may be a way to raise a steady flow of revenue.

Since the early 1990s, the trend has been decreased tariffs on a global scale, as evidenced by the passage of wellknown treaties such as the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) and the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), as well as the lowering of trade barriers in the European Union, reducing or even abolishing tariffs. These changes reflect the conviction among some politicians and economists that lower tariffs spur growth and reduce prices generally. However, with an economic downturn in 2008 and 2009, some tariffs were raised again. For example, the United States and China were embroiled in early 2010 in a number of tariff disputes affecting the import and export of steel pipes, chicken, movies, and books, among other products. Critics of the administration of President Barack Obama have alleged that it has raised tariffs or blocked trade between the United States and Brazil, Mexico, and China, leading to retaliatory high tariffs from those countries. However, in 2010 President Obama also expressed a commitment to the National Export Initiative, which would see exports from the United States to other countries double through 2015. Historically in the United States, the Democratic Party has been more closely associated with protective tariffs than the Republican Party.

Opponents of tariffs argue that tariffs hurt both (or all) countries involved, those that impose the tariff and those whose products are the target of the tariffs. For the country whose products are the target of tariffs, costs of production and sale prices rise and for most this leads to fewer exports and fewer sales. A decline in business leads to fewer jobs and spreads the slowdown in economic activity.

The argument that tariffs actually harm the country that imposes them is somewhat more complex. Although tariffs may initially be a boon to domestic producers who are faced with reduced competition as a result of the tariffs, the reduced competition then allows prices to rise. The sales of domestic producers should rise, all else being equal. The increased production and higher price lead to domestic increases in employment and consumer spending. The tariffs also increase government revenues that can be used to the benefit of the economy.

All of this sounds positive. However, tariff opponents argue that the costs of tariffs cannot be ignored. These costs come when the price of the goods on which the tariffs were imposed has increased, the consumer is forced either to buy less of these goods or of some other goods. The price increase can be thought of as a reduction in consumer income. Since consumers are purchasing less, domestic producers in other industries are selling less, causing a decline in the economy.

There are also other, more tangible problems with tariffs. Critics who oppose tariffs point out that in some cases, tariffs are imposed to help domestic special interest groups, unions, and lobbyists, sometimes to the detriment of smaller businesses or customers. Further, critics argue, countries that levy high tariffs and practice what is known as "trade protectionism" prevent specialization in specific industries and halt larger economic growth.

Despite these arguments that tariffs are eventually harmful to all parties in a trade relationship, they have been used by all nations from time to time. Most developing countries use tariffs to try and protect their fledgling industries or industries they feel the nation needs domestically in order to remain independent. The United States used tariffs extensively throughout its early years as a nation and continues to do so today when the political will exists. Even proponents of free trade sometimes determine that tariffs may serve a useful purpose. In April 2010, the U.S. Commerce Department agreed to raise tariffs on Chinese oil well pipes to 30 percent for some companies and 99 percent for others after it was determined that China might have been violating fair trade laws by exporting pipes into the United States at below cost. In instances such as these, tariffs can be used to control or halt trade practices that place a domestic manufacturer at a disadvantage.

The United States and other countries have signed a number of international trade agreements which define how countries can establish tariffs. These regulations ensure that countries do not levy unfair tariffs and allow disgruntled nations to protest tariffs imposed by other nations. The laws and rules regarding tariffs under these agreements also ensure that each participating nation follows a due process when raising or levying tariffs. After World War II, the United States was part of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT). Since then, U.S. tariffs and trade as well as the tariffs and trade of other nations have been regulated by the World Trade Organization (WTO). In the United States, the House of Representatives and the Senate determine what goods have tariffs placed upon them and what the rate of tariffs will be.

How companies are impacted by tariffs differs from company to company based on a number of factors proximity of industry sector to the tariff imposed, how directly the company's inputs and outputs are touched by the tariff, whether or not the company is involved in exporting or importing, and other factors. Businesses that do most of their business within a domestic market may benefit from the imposition of tariffs on competitive products. If, however, the material inputs to the products of a business are the targets of tariffs, then the business may well be harmed by rising prices on its material inputs. In another possible scenario, a business that is involved with exporting may be harmed if it sees the imposition of a tariff on products similar to those it exports, and retaliatory tariffs are imposed by other nations on the products it exports. As these examples show, the impact of tariffs on one business may be very different from those experienced by another business, and the impacts differ based on characteristic other than the size of the businesses.

Exporters are usually well aware of the potential harm that may befall them if tariffs are unexpectedly imposed on their products, and for that reason they usually include a disclaimer of responsibility for such tariffs that are imposed after a purchase agreement is signed. Such clauses to a purchase agreement usually state something like: "Prices quoted do not include (and Customer agrees to pay) taxes, tariffs, duties, or fees of any kind which may be levied or imposed on either party by federal, state, municipal, or other governmental authorities in connection with the sale or delivery of the product." The key is to protect the business from liability for potential unpredictable and potentially arbitrary government actions.

NONTARIFF BARRIERS

Worth noting is the fact that nontariff barriers are also used quite frequently by nations of all sizes in their attempt to bolster their own economies and protect domestic interests. The Small Business Administration defines nontariff barriers as "laws or regulations that a country enacts to protect domestic industries against foreign competition.

Such nontariff barriers may include subsidies for domestic goods, import quotas or regulations on import quality."

SEE ALSO Exporting; Globalization.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Allen, Mike. "President To Drop Tariffs on Steel. Bush Seeks to Avoid a Trade War and Its Political Fallout." Washington Post. 1 December 2003.

Beattie, Alan, and Nicolas Veron. "Trade Protection Faceoff." *International Economy* 22, no. 4 (2008).

"China Imposes More Duties on US Chicken Products." Bloomberg Businessweek, 28 April 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/ap/financialnews/D9FC 3KFO0.htm.

Drajem, Mark. "Chinese Oil Well Pipe Makers Face U.S. Tariffs of 30% to 99%" *Bloomberg Businessweek*. 9 April 2010. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/news/2010 04 09/u s approves import duties on chinese pipe used in oil wells.html.

Ethier, Wilfred J. "The Theory of Trade Policy and Trade Agreements: A Critique." University of Pennsylvania. Department of Economics. 2d ed. 23 March 2005.

Jason, Gary. "Casualties in Obama Trade Wars." Orange County Register. 27 April 2010. Available from: http://www. ocregister.com/opinion/cotton 246158 workers growers. html.

Rushford, Greg. "Quit Hiding Behind Tariffs and Embrace Globalization." *Seafood Business.* August 2005.

Tirschwell, Peter. "An Emerging Trade Barrier." *Journal of Commerce.* 15 December 2003.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Breaking Into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide." Available from: http://www. sba.gov/aboutsba/sbaprograms/internationaltrade/ exportlibrary/sbge/OIT SB GUIDE EXPORT INDEX. html. Retrieved May 11, 2010.

Yu, Miaojie. "Trade Protectionism and Electoral Outcome." Cato Journal 29, no. 3 (2009).

> Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TAX-DEDUCTIBLE BUSINESS EXPENSES

Tax-deductible expenses are almost any "ordinary, necessary, and reasonable" expenses that help to earn business income. Deductible expenses are those that can be subtracted from a company's income before it is subject to taxation. When it comes to what exactly is meant by ordinary, necessary, and reasonable expenses, the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has defined these as any expenses that are "helpful and appropriate" for a business. The standard business deductions which include general and administrative expenses, business-related travel and entertainment, automobile expenses, and employee

benefits are outlined in Section 162 of the Internal Revenue Code. Some expenses are considered "current" and are deducted in the year that they are paid, while others are considered "capitalized" and must be spread out or depreciated over time. There are a few business expenses that are specifically prohibited by law from being deductible, even though they may be used by the business to earn income. These include such things as a bribe paid to a public official, traffic tickets, the clothes one wears for work unless they are a required uniform, and expenditures deemed to be unreasonably large (like a corporate jet for a small retail business to use in visiting a few suppliers).

It is important to note that tax deductions change virtually every tax season, often as a result of economic changes, making it important to check the latest rules and regulations. For example, when Congress passed the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, a number of new tax deductions were allowed for small businesses. For example, under IRC 168(k), the first-year bonus depreciation of 50 percent was extended. Also, employers who hired unemployed veterans or "disconnected youth" in 2009 or 2010 became eligible for a work opportunity tax credit under IRS section 51(d)(14). A tax credit for new markets (IRS section 45D) was increased to \$5 million in 2008 and 2009.

Good management of a business must include efficient management of the company's tax liabilities, maximizing the deductions and minimizing the obligations within the boundaries of the law. Taking advantage of allowable tax deductions can benefit small-business owners in many ways. "Knowing how to maximize your deductible business expenses lowers your taxable profit," noted Frederick W. Dailey in his book, Tax Savvy for Small Business. "To boot, you may enjoy a personal benefit from a business expenditure a nice car to drive, a combination business trip/vacation and a retirement savings plan if you follow the myriad of tax rules." Solid record keeping is vital for small businesses that hope to claim their allowable tax credits and deductions. After all, deductions can be disallowed for even legitimate business expenditures if those expenditures are not adequately supported by business records. Some of the major categories of tax-deductible business expenses are described below.

GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES

All of the basic expenses necessary to run a business are generally tax deductible, including office rent, salaries, equipment and supplies, telephone and utility costs, legal and accounting services, professional dues, and subscriptions to business publications. Education expenses are deductible if they are necessary to improve or maintain the skills involved in one's present employment or are

required by an employer. However, education costs cannot be deducted when they are incurred in order to qualify for a different job. Some other miscellaneous expenses that may be deductible in this category include computer software, charitable contributions, repairs and improvements to business property, bank service charges, consultant fees, postage, and online services.

In most cases, general and administrative business expenses are deductible in the year in which they are incurred. An exception applies to the costs of starting a business, costs that may be incurred prior to beginning operations. These expenses must be capitalized over 5 years, which may seem strange since they are deductible immediately once the business is open. Depreciating the costs of starting a business might be preferable if the business is expected to show a loss for the first year or two. Otherwise, it may be possible to avoid the need to capitalize these expenses by delaying payment on invoices until the business opens or by doing a trivial amount of business during the start-up period.

Home Office Deduction. The use of part of a home as a business office may enable an individual to qualify for significant tax deductions. The "home office deduction" allows individuals who meet certain criteria to deduct a portion of mortgage interest or rent, depreciation of the space used as an office, utility bills, home insurance costs, and cleaning, repairs, and security costs from their federal income taxes. Although the IRS has established strict regulations about who qualifies for the deduction, many people claim the deduction each year. The savings that this deduction enables can be considerable, as much as \$3,000 annually for a sole proprietor living in a home valued at \$150,000.

Home office operators may claim a deduction for those offices on IRS Form 8829 (Expenses for Business Use of Your Home), which is filed along with Schedule C (Profit or Loss From Your Business). There are restrictions, however, which are covered in IRS Publication 587 (*Business Use of Your Home*).

In general, a home office deduction is allowed if the home office meets at least one of three criteria: 1) the home office is the principal place of business; 2) the home office is the place where the business owner meets with clients and customers as part of the normal business day; or 3) the place of business is a separate structure on the property but is not attached to the house or residence. Changes in 1997 expanded the definition of "principal place of business" to include a place that is used by the taxpayer for administrative or management activities of the business, provided there is no other fixed location where these activities take place.

The deduction is figured on the size of the home office as a percentage of the total house or residence. For

example, if the total house size is 2,400 square feet and the home office is 240 square feet, 10 percent of the total house is considered used for business. That would allow the business owner to deduct 10 percent of the household's costs for electricity, real estate taxes, mortgage interest, insurance, and repairs as business expenses. The total amount of the deduction is limited to the gross income derived from the business activity, less other business expenses. In other words, the home office deduction cannot be used to make an otherwise profitable business show a loss.

AUTOMOBILE EXPENSES

Most people have occasion to drive a car while conducting business. Business-related automobile mileage is tax deductible, with the exception of commuting to and from work. Any other mileage from the place of business to another location can be considered a business expense as long as the travel was made for business purposes. The IRS allows the mileage deduction to be calculated using two different approaches. The straight-mileage approach multiplies the cents-per-mile allowed by the IRS (¢55 in 2009) by the number of miles attributable to business use of the automobile. For example, a small-business owner who drove 1,000 miles at ¢55 per mile would gain a deduction of \$550. In addition to this, in 2009 the IRS permitted parking fees, tolls, and reasonable related expenses to be added to this amount.

In contrast, the actual-expense approach adds up all the costs of operating the car for a year, such as gasoline, insurance, maintenance, and depreciation, and multiplies that total by the percentage of the annual mileage that was attributable to business purposes. For example, a small-business owner who paid a total of \$3,000 in operating costs and drove a total of 15,000 miles, only 1,500 of which were businessrelated, would gain a deduction of \$3,000 \times .10 or \$300. Businesses are required to use the actual-expense approach under certain circumstances if the vehicle is leased, if more than one vehicle is used for the business, or if the approach was used for that vehicle during its first year of service otherwise can choose the approach that yields the larger deduction. Small businesses that use a vehicle for both personal and business use may wish to base deductions based on the percentage of total costs of a car used for business use. In either case, it is necessary to maintain an accurate log of business mileage and associated automobile expenses.

ENTERTAINMENT AND TRAVEL

Reasonable travel and entertainment costs are tax deductible if they are: 1) directly related to business, meaning that business took place or was discussed during the entertainment; or 2) associated with business, meaning that business took place or was discussed immediately before or after the entertainment (i.e., a small-business owner took a client out

to dinner or to a sporting event following a meeting). Because they include a personal element, only 50 percent of meals and entertainment expenses are deductible as business expenses. Business-related travel, however, is fully deductible.

Careful records are necessary to substantiate the deductions. For business-related meals and entertainment, these records should include the amount, place, date, reason for entertainment, nature of business discussion, and name and occupation of the person being entertained. It is not necessary to retain receipts for expenditures less than \$75, although a person does need to keep documentation of all these smaller expenses, so keeping the receipts is still advisable. Tax advisors also recommend people keep the receipts of meals eaten alone if they are eaten as part of an overnight business trip. In these cases, the cost of the meal is deductible.

Keep in mind that lack of adequate documentation or receipts may allow the IRS to disallow certain deductions. Also, not having adequate documentation could create problems in the event of an audit. Entertainment that is done within the home is also deductible in some cases. Company parties that involve all employees are 100 percent deductible, although they must be infrequent and not overly extravagant. In addition, gifts to clients and customers are deductible to a maximum of \$25 per year, or \$400 if the business name is imprinted on them.

The costs of reasonable and necessary business travel including meetings with clients and suppliers as well as conferences and seminars intended to expand a business person's expertise—are fully deductible as business expenses. The costs that can be deducted include airfare, bus or train fare, car rental, taxi fare, hotels and meals, and incidentals such as tips and dry cleaning expenses. Restrictions apply to travel in foreign countries or on cruise ships. In addition, travel to investment-related seminars are not deductible, though the cost of the seminars may be. The IRS also permits deductions for relocation costs undertaken for employment. If a small business needs to relocate, these expenses may provide a tax deduction. A variety of rules apply to deducting business travel expenses, so it is necessary to review them in detail or enlist the help of a tax professional.

In addition to disallowing any deductions that are not adequately supported by receipts or other documentation, it is possible for the IRS to disallow any deduction that it deems unreasonable or "lavish or extravagant." However, the IRS does not carefully define what it does and does not consider extravagant and lavish. This has led to some unusual judgments in tax court, such as deductions involving cat food and personal jets. At the same time, the lack of a detailed definition has some small-business owners fearing to declare any entertainment expenses, for fear that they will be deemed unreasonable. When considering

whether an expense should be deducted, small-business owners should consider their income or profit levels. In general, the higher the level, the larger the acceptable expenses allowed, as there is a reasonable expectation that such a business will need to impress. In general, more direct expenses, such as advertising or wooing new clients, are seen as reasonable costs. Keep in mind, too, that certain business expenses are more difficult to prove than others. A business meeting with a client at a local restaurant is usually seen as reasonable. A trip abroad or a fishing trip with a client will be more difficult to prove. For more challenging deductions, the business owner should keep careful logs of what was discussed that related to business and keep track of how much total business talk or activity occurred during an event. Business meeting minutes, notes, and reports can all be used as evidence in these situations.

DEPRECIATION

According to Section 179 of the Internal Revenue Code, small-business owners can write off the first \$18,000 of equipment purchased for business use each year during the year in which it was purchased. In many cases, it makes sense to take advantage of this tax break immediately, particularly if purchases will be fairly regular from year to year. If the item is a one-time purchase or if the total amount spent is greater than the limit, however, the business owner may wish to depreciate the cost over future time periods. Depreciation is a tax-deductible business expense.

Depreciation for tax purposes is determined by an IRS formula and has nothing to do with the actual value of equipment at year end. Instead, the amount claimed as depreciation is designed to spread the cost of the equipment over time and maximize the annual tax deductions associated with it. Most companies use a straight-line depreciation method for their financial statements, because the even amounts approximate the rate at which the equipment is used up and will need to be replaced. However, they tend to use accelerated depreciation methods for tax purposes in order to deduct a larger portion of the equipment's cost sooner. The IRS applies different "life spans" to different types of equipment for the purposes of depreciation. For example, it applies a 5-year life to telecommunications equipment and automobiles, and a 7-year life to computers and office equipment like desks, chairs, and fixtures. As of 2010, new tax credits were available to some businesses for accelerated depreciation of capital investments as well.

In 2009 and 2010, when many businesses were running at a loss, there was an increased interest in declaring losses as deductions. The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 changed the rules for these deductions, but in general the rules stipulate that if the expenses of running a business were larger than the profits earned during a year, a business can claim net operating loss (NOL) as a deduction.

In some cases, a business can even spread out the losses over a few tax years. The rules governing this deduction are strict, and most small businesses are advised to seek professional help before seeking a deduction for net operating losses.

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

The cost of providing employees with a wide variety of fringe benefits is considered a tax-deductible business expense for employers. Most of these benefits are not considered income for employees, so they receive a tax break as well. Certain types of benefits particularly retirement and pension plans are also deductible for self-employed persons and small-business owners. However, it is important to keep up with the rapidly changing tax laws regarding these matters. Some of the types of employee benefits that may be considered tax-deductible business expenses include retirement plans, health insurance, disability and life insurance, company cars, membership in clubs and athletic facilities, dependent care assistance, education assistance, employee discounts, and business meals, travel, and lodging.

Retirement and Pension Plans. Small-business owners have a wide variety of retirement plans from which to choose in order to gain tax advantages. In most cases, employer contributions are tax-deductible business expenses, and the money is allowed to grow tax-deferred until employees reach retirement age, at which point, it is assumed, they will be in a lower tax bracket than during their working years. The most important thing to remember is that small-business owners who wants to establish a qualified plan for themselves must also include all other company employees who meet minimum participation standards. As an employer, the smallbusiness owner can establish retirement plans like any other business. As an employee, the small-business owner can then make contributions to the plan he or she has established in order to set aside tax-deferred funds for retirement, like any other employee. The difference is that a small-business owner must include all nonowner employees in any company-sponsored qualified retirement plans and make equivalent contributions to their accounts.

For self-employed individuals, contributions to a retirement plan are based upon the net earnings of their business. The net earnings consist of the company's gross income less deductions for business expenses, salaries paid to nonowner employees, the employer's 50 percent of the Social Security tax, and significantly the employer's contribution to retirement plans on behalf of employees. Therefore, rather than receiving pre-tax contributions to the retirement account as a percentage of gross salary, like nonowner employees, the small-business owner receives contributions as a smaller percentage of net earnings. Employing other people thus detracts from the owner's ability to build up a sizeable before-tax retirement account

of his or her own. For this reason, some experts recommend that the owners of proprietorships and partnerships who sponsor plans for their employees supplement their own retirement funds through a personal after-tax savings plan.

Nevertheless, many small businesses sponsor retirement plans in order to gain tax advantages and increase the loyalty of employees. A number of different types of plans are available. In nearly every case, withdrawals made before the age of 59 ½ are subject to an IRS penalty in addition to ordinary income tax. The plans differ in terms of administrative costs, eligibility requirements, employee participation, degree of discretion in making contributions, and amount of allowable contributions.

Tax Professionals. There are a number of tax professionals who can help businesses with tax deductions. Tax attorneys, accountants, and tax advisors can help businesses with long-term financial and tax planning and can help businesses understand the latest tax regulations and rules. In many cases, professional help can also assist small businesses in maximizing possible tax deductions. In 2010, for example, new tax credits include possible deductions for job creation and energy refitting. Tax professionals can help businesses understand and secure these new deductions.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Carter, Gary W. Small Business Tax Secrets: Ultimate Tax Savings for the Self Employed! Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Cash, L. Stephen, and Thomas L. Dickens. "New Home Office Rule Applies for 2000 Filing Season." Strategic Finance. February 2000.

Dailey, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.* 9th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Ennico, Cliff. "Preparing Your IRS Forms 1099 and W 2." Entrepreneur. 27 January 2003.

Fink, Philip R. "Individuals and Small Business Tax Planning Guide." *Tax Adviser*. September 2005.

Fishman. Stephen. Home Business Tax Deductions: Keep What You Earn. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Helton, Jackie. "Document Those Expenses for Business Tax Deductions." *Business Matters.* 6 April 2010. Available from: http://www.tallahassee.com/article/20100406/BUSINESS02/100406017/1003/BUSINESS/

Document+those+expenses+for+business+tax+deductions.

Internal Revenue Service. "Publication 535 (2009), Business Expenses.". Available from: http://www.irs.gov/publications/p535/index.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "Forms and Instructions." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/app/picklist/list/formsInstructions. html. Retrieved May 11, 2010.

Lee, Bonnie. "Business Meals: Rules for Tax Writeoffs." *TheStreet.* 5 April 2010. Available from: http://www.thestreet.com/story/10718138/1/business meals rules for tax writeoffs. html?cm_ven=GOOGLEN.

McCord, Michael. "Tax Planning Key to Small Business Success." SeaCoast Online. 26 April 2010. Available from: http://www.seacoastonline.com/articles/20100426 BIZ 1010804.

Nevius, Alistair M., and Paul Bonner. "Stimulus Act Eases Taxes for Individuals, Small Businesses." *Journal of Accountancy* 207, no. 4 (2009).

Woodlee, Anita L. "Does Your Small Business Have an NOL?" Cherokeean Herald. 14 April 2010. Available from: http:// www.thecherokeean.com/news/2010 04 14/Viewpoints/ TAXING thoughts.html.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TAX PLANNING

Tax planning involves conceiving of and implementing various strategies in order to minimize the amount of taxes paid for a given period. For a small business, minimizing the tax liability can provide more money for expenses, investment, or growth. In this way, tax planning can be a source of working capital. Two basic rules apply to tax planning. First, a small business should never incur additional expenses only to gain a tax deduction. While purchasing necessary equipment prior to the end of the tax year can be a valuable tax planning strategy, making unnecessary purchases is not recommended. Second, a small business should always attempt to defer taxes when possible. Deferring taxes enables the business to use that money interest-free, and sometimes even earn interest on it, until the next time taxes are due.

Experts recommend that entrepreneurs and smallbusiness owners conduct formal tax planning sessions in the middle of each tax year. This approach will give them time to apply their strategies to the current year as well as allow them to get a jump on the following year. It is important for smallbusiness owners to maintain a personal awareness of tax planning issues in order to save money. While accountants and tax advisors can help provide advice and information about current tax laws, businesses are responsible for ensuring that their taxes are correctly filed. Even if they employ a professional bookkeeper or accountant, small-business owners should keep careful tabs on their own tax preparation in order to take advantage of all possible opportunities for deductions and tax savings. Whether or not an entrepreneur enlists the aid of an outside expert, he or she should understand the basic provisions of the tax code.

GENERAL AREAS OF TAX PLANNING

There are several general areas of tax planning that apply to all sorts of small businesses. These areas include the choice of accounting and inventory-valuation methods, the timing of equipment purchases, the spreading of business income among family members, and the selection of taxfavored benefit plans and investments. There are also some areas of tax planning that are specific to certain business forms sole proprietorships, partnerships, C corporations, and S corporations. Some of the general tax planning strategies are described below.

Accounting Methods. Accounting methods refer to the basic rules and guidelines under which businesses keep their financial records and prepare their financial reports. There are two main accounting methods used for record keeping: the cash basis and the accrual basis. Small-business owners must decide which method to use depending on the legal form of the business, its sales volume, whether it extends credit to customers, and the tax requirements set forth by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The choice of accounting method is an issue in tax planning, as it can affect the amount of taxes owed by a small business in a given year.

Accounting records prepared using the cash basis recognize income and expenses according to real-time cash flow. Income is recorded upon receipt of funds, rather than based upon when it is actually earned, and expenses are recorded as they are paid, rather than as they are actually incurred. Under this accounting method, therefore, it is possible to defer taxable income by delaying billing so that payment is not received in the current year. Likewise, it is possible to accelerate expenses by paying them as soon as the bills are received, in advance of the due date. The cash method is simpler than the accrual method, it provides a more accurate picture of cash flow, and income is not subject to taxation until the money is actually received. According to Barbara Weltman's 2009 book JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2009: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line, as personal income tax rates have declined, income deferral has been an attractive prospect for some small businesses. Using a cash basis can be especially beneficial for small businesses and one-person businesses or self- employed individuals, as this method allows a business greater control over end-of-year income and therefore tax rates and tax payments.

In contrast, the accrual basis makes a greater effort to recognize income and expenses in the period to which they apply, regardless of whether or not money has changed hands. Under this system, revenue is recorded when it is earned, rather than when payment is received, and expenses recorded when they are incurred, rather than when payment is made. The main advantage of the accrual method is that it provides a more accurate picture of how a business is performing over the long term than the cash method. The main disadvantages are that it is more complex than the cash basis, and that income taxes may be owed on revenue before payment is actually received. However, the accrual basis may yield favorable tax results for companies that have few receivables and large current liabilities.

Under generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), the accrual basis of accounting is required for all businesses that handle inventory, from small retailers to large manufacturers. It is also required for corporations and partnerships that have gross sales over \$5 million per year, though there are exceptions for farming businesses and qualified personal service corporations, such as doctors, lawyers, accountants, and consultants. Other businesses generally can decide which accounting method to use based on the relative tax savings it provides.

Inventory Valuation Methods. The method a small business chooses for inventory valuation can also lead to substantial tax savings. Inventory valuation is important because businesses are required to reduce the amount they deduct for inventory purchases over the course of a year by the amount remaining in inventory at the end of the year. For example, a business that purchased \$10,000 in inventory during the year but had \$6,000 remaining in inventory at the end of the year could only count \$4,000 as an expense for inventory purchases, even though the actual cash outlay was much larger. Valuing the remaining inventory differently could increase the amount deducted from income and thus reduce the amount of tax owed by the business.

The tax law provides two possible methods for inventory valuation: the first-in, first-out method (FIFO); and the last-in, first-out method (LIFO). As the names suggest, these inventory methods differ in the assumption they make about the way items are sold from inventory. FIFO assumes that the items purchased the earliest are the first to be removed from inventory, while LIFO assumes that the items purchased most recently are the first to be removed from inventory. In this way, FIFO values the remaining inventory at the most current cost, while LIFO values the remaining inventory at the earliest cost paid that year.

LIFO is generally the preferred inventory valuation method during times of rising costs. It places a lower value on the remaining inventory and a higher value on the cost of goods sold, thus reducing income and taxes. On the other hand, FIFO is generally preferred during periods of deflation or in industries where inventory can tend to lose its value rapidly, such as high technology. Companies are allowed to file IRS Form 970 and switch from FIFO to LIFO at any time to take advantage of tax savings. However, they must then either wait 10 years or get permission from the IRS to switch back to FIFO.

Equipment Purchases. In 2009 IRS section 179 allowed small businesses to deduct up to \$250,000 of business property costs, including equipment costs, furnishings, vehicles, machinery, and other property used for business purposes. Any purchases above this amount must be depreciated over several future tax periods. It is often advantageous for small businesses to use this tax incentive to increase their deductions for business expenses, thus

reducing their taxable income and their tax liability. Necessary equipment purchases up to the limit can be timed at year end and still be fully deductible for the year. This tax incentive also applies to personal property put into service for business use.

Wages Paid to Family Members. Self-employed persons can also reduce their tax burden by paying wages to a spouse or to dependent children. Wages paid to children under the age of eighteen are not subject to the Federal Insurance Contributions Act or FICA (Social Security and Medicare) taxes in cases of sole proprietorships or partnerships. Employers are expected to withhold 6.2 percent of wages for Social Security taxes as of 2009 and 1.45 percent of wages for Medicare taxes. Employers are also required to match the amount contributed by every employee, so that the total FICA contribution is 12.4 percent for Social Security and 2.9 percent for Medicare. Self-employed persons are required to pay both the employer and employee portions of the FICA tax.

But the FICA taxes are waived when the employee is a dependent child of the small-business owner, saving the child and the parent 12.4 and 2.9 percent each. In addition, the child's wages are still considered a tax-deductible business expense for the parent thus reducing the parent's taxable income. Although the child must pay normal income taxes on the wages he or she receives, it is likely to be at a lower tax rate than the parent pays. Some business owners are able further to reduce their tax burden by paying wages to their spouse. If these wages bring the business owner's net income below the threshold for FICA taxes (\$106, 800 in 2010) then they may reduce the self-employment tax owed by the business owner. It is important to note, however, that the child or spouse must actually work for the business and that the wages must be reasonable for the work performed.

Benefits Plans and Investments. Tax planning also applies to various types of employee benefits that can provide a business with tax deductions, such as contributions to life insurance, health insurance, or retirement plans. As an added bonus, many such benefit programs are not considered taxable income for employees. Finally, tax planning applies to various types of investments that can shift tax liability to future periods, such as treasury bills, bank certificates, savings bonds, and deferred annuities. Companies can avoid paying taxes during the current period for income that is reinvested in such tax-deferred instruments.

TAX PLANNING FOR DIFFERENT BUSINESS FORMS

Selection of the form of organization that one uses for a company has a considerable impact on the rate at which tax liabilities accrue. Many aspects of tax planning are specific to certain business forms; some of these are discussed below.

Sole Proprietorships and Partnerships. Tax planning for sole proprietorships and partnerships is in many ways similar to tax planning for individuals. This is because the owners of businesses organized as sole proprietors and partnerships pay personal income tax rather than business income tax. These small-business owners file an informational return for their business with the IRS, and then report any income taken from the business for personal use on their own personal tax return. No special taxes are imposed except for the self-employment tax, which requires all self-employed persons to pay both the employer and employee portions of the FICA tax, for a total of 12.4 percent for Social Security taxes and 2.9 percent for Medicare taxes.

Since they do not receive an ordinary salary, the owners of sole proprietorships and partnerships are not required to withhold income taxes for themselves. Instead, they are required to estimate their total tax liability and remit it to the IRS in quarterly installments, using Form 1040 ES. Most sole proprietors must also file Schedule C or C-EZ, Profit or Loss from Business, while farmers may be required to file Schedule F, Profit or Loss from Farming. This is in addition to Form 1040 ES. It is important that the amount of tax paid in quarterly installments equal either the total amount owed during the previous year or 90 percent of their total current tax liability. Otherwise, the IRS may charge interest and impose a stiff penalty for underpayment of estimated taxes.

Since the IRS calculates the amount owed quarterly, a large lump-sum payment in the fourth quarter will not enable a taxpayer to escape penalties. On the other hand, a significant increase in withholding in the fourth quarter may help, because tax that is withheld by an employer is considered to be paid evenly throughout the year no matter when it was withheld. This leads to a possible tax planning strategy for a self-employed person who falls behind in his or her estimated tax payments. By having an employed spouse increase his or her withholding, the self-employed person can make up for the deficiency and avoid a penalty. The IRS has also been known to waive underpayment penalties for people in special circumstances. For example, they might waive the penalty for newly self-employed taxpayers who underpay their income taxes because they are making estimated tax payments for the first time.

Another possible tax planning strategy applies to partnerships that anticipate a loss. At the end of each tax year, partnerships file the informational Form 1065 (Partnership Statement of Income) with the IRS, and then report the amount of income that accrued to each partner on Schedule K1. This income can be divided in any number of ways, depending on the nature of the partnership agreement. In this way, it is possible to pass all of a partnership's early losses to one partner in order to maximize his or her tax advantages.

Limited Liability Companies (LLCs). LLCs offer similar liability protection as corporations, but also offer pass-through tax benefits as well as less regulation of management. This allows the LLC to enjoy some tax benefits while also having the flexibility to institute a good tax plan. LLCs have members rather than shareholders. In some cases, LLCs have only one member or owner. In other cases, they can have corporations, companies, individuals, foreign parties, and other LLCs as members. Insurance companies, banks, and a few other types of businesses are not allowed to be LLCs. In some cases, small businesses considering corporation status may want to consider LLC status. It offers some tax benefits as well as protection against liability issues but with more flexibility, while allowing business partners to retain more control.

C Corporations. Since a corporation is more complex as a business form than partnerships or sole proprietorships, and since it is subject to more complex regulations and rules, careful tax planning is more important for corporations. Also, tax planning strategies for C corporations are different from those used for sole proprietorships and partnerships because profits earned by C corporations accrue to the corporation rather than to the individual owners, or shareholders. A corporation is a separate, taxable entity under the law, and different corporate tax rates apply based on the amount of net income received. As of 2010 the corporate tax rates were 15 percent on income up to \$50,000, 25 percent on income between \$50,001 and \$75,000, 34 percent on income between \$75,001 and \$100,000, 39 percent on income between \$100,001 and \$335,000, 34 percent on income between \$335,001 and \$10 million, 35 percent on income between \$10 million and \$15 million, 38 percent on income between \$15 million and \$18,333,333, and 35 percent on all income over \$18,333,334. Businesses involved in manufacturing are charged a top tax rate of 32 percent. Personal service corporations, like medical and law practices, pay a flat rate of 35 percent. In addition to the basic corporate tax, corporations may be subject to several special taxes. Corporations are taxed at several levels. Most corporations need to pay state taxes as well as federal taxes. In addition, shareholders earning dividends from a corporation need to declare this on personal tax returns. If shareholders are also employees, the shareholders must pay personal income tax on their personal salary. In this case, the employee and the C corporation each pay half of the FICA taxes. The corporation can deduct its contributions.

Corporations must prepare an annual corporate tax return on either a calendar-year basis (the tax year ends December 31, and taxes must be filed by March 15) or a fiscal-year basis (the tax year ends whenever the officers determine). C corporations need to file Form 1120 or 1120-A, U.S. Corporation Income Tax Return. Most

Subchapter S corporations, as well as C corporations that derive most of their income from the personal services of shareholders, are required to use the calendar-year basis for tax purposes. Most other corporations can choose whichever basis provides them with the most tax benefits. Using a fiscal-year basis to stagger the corporate tax year and the personal one can provide several advantages. For example, many corporations choose to end their fiscal year on January 31 and give their shareholder/employees bonuses at that time. The bonuses are still tax deductible for the corporation, while the individual shareholders enjoy use of that money without owing taxes on it until April 15 of the following year.

Both the owners and employees of C corporations receive salaries for their work, and the corporation must withhold taxes on the wages paid. All such salaries are tax deductible for the corporations, as are fringe benefits supplied to employees. Many smaller corporations can arrange to pay out all corporate income in salaries and benefits, leaving no income subject to the corporate income tax. Of course, the individual shareholder/employees are required to pay personal income taxes. Still, corporations can use tax planning strategies to defer or accrue income between the corporation and individuals in order to pay taxes in the lowest possible tax bracket. The one major disadvantage to corporate taxation is that corporate income is subject to corporate taxes, and then income distributions to shareholders in the form of dividends are also taxable for the shareholders. This situation is known as "double taxation."

S Corporations. Subchapter S corporations avoid the problem of double taxation by passing their earnings (or losses) through directly to shareholders, without having to pay dividends. Experts note that it is often preferable for tax planning purposes to begin a new business as an S corporation rather than a C corporation. Many businesses show a loss for a year or more when they first begin operations. At the same time, individual owners often cash out investments and sell assets in order to accumulate the funds needed to start the business. The owners would have to pay tax on this income unless the corporate losses were passed through to offset it.

Another tax planning strategy available to shareholder/ employees of S corporations involves keeping FICA taxes low by setting modest salaries for themselves, below the Social Security base. S corporation shareholder/employees are only required to pay FICA taxes on the income that they receive as salaries, not on income that they receive as dividends or on earnings that are retained in the corporation. It is important to note, however, that unreasonably low salaries may be challenged by the IRS. SEE ALSO Accounting Methods; Capital Structure; Financial Planning; Organizational Structure.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Carter, Gary W. Small Business Tax Secrets. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Daily, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.* 13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Fink, Philip R. "Strategic Corporate Tax Planning." *Tax Adviser.*. December 2004.

Fink, Philip R. "Individual and Small Business Tax Planning Guide." *Tax Adviser*. September 2005.

Hoover, Kent. "Critics Blast IRS Rule Change." *Triangle Business Journal.* 21 April 2000.

Internal Revenue Service. "Employer's Tax Guide 2010 (Circular E)." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs pdf/p15.pdf.
Karayan, John E., and Charles W. Swenson. Strategic Corporate Tax Planning. 2d ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2007.

Weltman, Barbara. JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2009: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TAX PREPARATION SOFTWARE

Faced with a tax code which inevitably changes from year to year, many small-business owners choose to use one of the many tax preparation software packages which are now widely available. These packages are available for computers running any of the more popular operating systems and most use a spreadsheet format.

The advantages to using tax preparation software are many. First, they result in more complete and accurate returns. The typical paper tax return has an error rate of 20 percent. Because of built-in math calculators and other automatic checks, electronic tax preparation reduces this error rate to less than 1 percent. Tax preparation software packages may also steer the taxpayer toward greater savings or little-known deductions, paying for themselves with the returns they yield. But even if no direct tax savings are realized, many analysts believe that use of the software saves many business owners a considerable amount of time, thus freeing them to use their talents in other business areas.

Purchasing the software to prepare tax returns, no matter which package is purchased, will undoubtedly be less expensive than hiring an accountant. Of course, a CPA can be creative and intuitive about individual circumstances in a way that a computer program can not. But unless the finances for the year are extremely complicated, the best of these software programs should be sufficient to

meet the requirements of most small enterprises. Of course, the old adage "garbage in, garbage out" applies here. A small-business owner who is not comfortable with accounting and finance may choose to enlist the aid of an accountant even if the software option seems alluring. Some entrepreneurs prepare the taxes themselves and then have an accountant review and sign off on the results. Using an accountant may also be comforting for some because in the event of an audit, the small-business owner will not have to face the IRS without the expert knowledge of the CPA who originally prepared the tax return.

COMPONENTS OF THE PACKAGES

All of the software packages have more than one option for entering data into the IRS-accepted forms. The user can always opt for the simple method of entering figures into the forms without assistance from the program, using the software mainly to double-check figures and calculate final amounts. All of the software packages also have an interview function, which asks easily understandable questions to which the user responds by clicking yes or no boxes. This function specifies which schedules are required by the IRS, and which sections of the basic 1040 and schedules can be bypassed. Depending on the program, there may be a third route a "fast track" interview, through which the user can select specific parts of the interview to fill out, speeding up the process and avoiding the sections which are not pertinent to the case at hand.

Many of the programs also have importing features, which allow the user to pull data from other programs directly into the tax preparation. Generally, these work primarily with Quicken and QuickBooks. If the small-business owner already uses one of these applications to calculate tax-related expenses, it is relatively quick and easy to transfer information, cutting down on duplicated work. Almost all of the packages also allow the user to import last year's tax information, provided it was prepared with the same package.

Filing. When it comes to methods of filing, most of the packages provide several options for the user to choose between. The forms can be filled out electronically and then printed and mailed to the IRS to be processed in a paper version. Some of the packages offer the abbreviated Form 1040PC, which is also submitted as a hard copy, and some of the packages allow the user to file electronically, although most charge an additional fee for this option (around \$10).

Features and Help. All of the software packages automatically check for mathematical mistakes and warn of possible errors when questionable data is entered into a field. Most of the programs can offer advice some from

specific tax experts about how to maximize the return and minimize taxes paid. Some of the programs offer complete IRS tax guides which can be directly accessed, and some offer only abbreviated versions of this information. Another feature often offered in these tax preparation software packages is one that can alert the user to potential audit flags resulting from data entered. Several packages offer a review option after the forms are completed; this option can provide advice on what to do differently to pay lower taxes the next time around. Some software even prompts users for common deduction information, alerting taxpayers to possible deductions.

Most software packages include the option to do state tax preparation in addition to the federal forms. Since some packages do not cover all fifty states, it is important when buying the software to be sure that it includes the forms necessary for the state in which one is operating. The state return supplement may be included in the original price or may be priced separately. Prices for the packages range from around \$20 to more than \$75, plus state supplements and filing fees.

E FILING.

One of the most recent trends in tax software since 2007 has been the rise of e-filing or electronic filing software options. These software options allow companies (and individuals) to file their taxes online and send their returns online. Not only is this a more environmentally friendly way of filing taxes, but it is faster and requires no trip to the post office. Electronic filing also has a reduced error rate, thanks to the fact that the electronic forms do not require anyone to decipher handwriting. Taxpayers and companies who choose electronic filing get a quick response acknowledging their filing, and when taxpayers choose direct deposit, returns can be processed much more quickly with electronic filing. Online filing makes it easier for the small business to make online payments of taxes and to keep track of amounts owing. Anyone deciding to use electronic filing with a business return, however, should be aware that the IRS demands that all software offering e-filing pass Modernized e-File Assurance Testing (ATS). It is essential to make sure that the software chosen has been approved by the IRS in this way.

In early 2010 the IRS partnered with twenty software companies (joined in the Free File Alliance LLC) to create Free File, an online e-software option available for free from the IRS website. Unlike other software, Free File offers many free features, including free electronic filing. The IRS estimates that 70 percent of taxpayers are eligible for Free File.

DECIDING WHICH PACKAGE TO USE

Choosing a package will depend on how complicated the company's tax return is likely to be. A few of the products can manage even very complicated scenarios, while the few at the bottom of the price range tend to be better for simple personal tax returns. For the small-business owner, who may be dealing with self-employment taxes, home-work environments, and partnerships, it is probably worthwhile to purchase one of the more detailed programs. As of 2009 the two most popular tax software packages, according to at least one survey, were UltraTax CS by Thomson Reuters and Drake Software.

It is important to find tax prepration software that is easy to update each year, since tax rules change often. Good customer support and ease of use are also important features. Many office supply and computer stores have displays of tax software that let customers "try before you buy" and many software vendors allow a test or sample online before purchase. This can be more useful than reading reviews in determining whether a product is a good match.

SEE ALSO Electronic Tax Filing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anders, Susan B., and Carol M. Fischer. "A Clear Look at Tax Software: 2009 Annual Survey of New York State Practitioners." CPA Journal 79, no. 5 (2009).

Dailey, Frederick W. Tax Savvy for Small Business. 13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.

Higginbotham, Keith. "IRS Expands Electronic Tax Filing." Knight Ridder/Tribune Business News. 5 January 2001.

Internal Revenue Service. "Free File Now Available to Almost All Taxpayers; Software Can Help Find New Economic Recovery Tax Breaks That Could Be Overlooked." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/irs/article/0,,id=218318,00.html.

Internal Revenue Service. "How Tax Preparation Software Is Approved for Electronic Filing." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/efile/article/0,,id=146387,00.html.

"A Necessary Strategic Partner." Accounting Technology. May 2006.

Nevius, Alistair M. "IRS Expands Electronic Payment Options." Journal of Accountancy 208, no. 6 (2009).

"Tax Software Survey: Here Are Highlights of the JofA's 2009 Tax Software Survey, Conducted Jointly with the Tax Adviser. Nearly 10,000 AICPA Members Responded." *Journal of Accountancy* 208, no. 4 (2009).

Whittenburg, Gerald E., and Martha Altus Buller. *Income Tax Fundamentals 2010*. Eagan, MN: South Western, 2009.

Zarowin, Stanley. "Expanding into Cyberspace." *Journal of Accountancy*. September 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TAX RETURNS

Tax returns include all the required paperwork that accompanies the remittance of taxes to the appropriate government agencies, the largest of these being the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). The IRS had 1,134 forms and files available for download from its Web site in 2010 . Each form applies to a different situation or purpose. For example, Form 1065 details the income received by a business operating as a partnership, and Form 8826 relates to expenses claimed for business use of a home. Perhaps the most familiar type of tax form is the annual personal tax return, Form 1040, that must be completed by millions of taxpayers each year. Increasingly, electronic tax returns or returns filed online are becoming increasingly popular. According to Barbara Weltman's book JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2010: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line, approximately two million tax returns filed by partnerships and corporations in 2008 were filed electronically.

Considering that the laws have undergone no fewer than nine major revisions in the past two decades, as well as numerous minor changes, it is no wonder that tax return preparation can be exceedingly difficult and time consuming for small-business owners. Since the average small-business person can ill afford to call a tax pro with every question, time will be necessary to make one's way through the maze of tax forms and instructions. Fortunately, a great deal of information is available to help in this task. Sources include IRS publications and help lines, self-help tax preparation guides and software, trade associations, periodicals, and online services.

It is important for small-business owners to maintain a personal awareness of tax-related issues in order to save money. Even if they employ a professional bookkeeper or accountant, small-business owners should keep careful tabs on their own tax preparation in order to take advantage of all possible opportunities for deductions and tax savings. Whether or not small-business owners enlist the aid of an outside accountant, they should understand the basic provisions of the tax code and not blindly allow someone else to take complete charge of their taxpaying responsibilities. Knowledge of tax structures and provisions can have a powerful impact on the potential for maximizing profits. Knowing what the tax law has to offer can provide a company with an advantage over competitors who do not use tax planning efficiently.

COMMON BUSINESS TAX FORMS AND FILING DEADLINES

Small businesses that employ persons other than the owner or partners are required to withhold payroll taxes from the wages paid to employees, remit these taxes to the IRS, and make regularly scheduled reports to the IRS

about the amount of payroll taxes owed and paid. Payroll taxes include regular income taxes, FICA (Social Security and Medicare) taxes, and F TA (federal unemployment) taxes. In addition to withholding payroll taxes for employees, employers must remit these taxes to the IRS in a timely manner. The regular income taxes and the portion of the FICA taxes that are withheld from employees' wages each pay period must be remitted to the IRS monthly (or quarterly if the amount is low), along with a Federal Tax Deposit Coupon (Form 8109-B).

Employers must also file four different reports regarding payroll taxes. The first report, Form 941, is the Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return. This report details the number of employees the business had, the amount of wages they were paid, and the amount of taxes that were withheld for the quarter. The other three reports are filed annually. Form W-2 the Annual Statement of Taxes Withheld must be sent to each employee before January 31 of the following year. It details how much each employee received in wages and how much was withheld for taxes over the course of the year. Copies of the W-2 forms for all employees also must be sent to the Social Security Administration. The third payroll tax report, Form W-3, must be sent to the IRS by February 28 of the following year. It provides a formal reconciliation of the quarterly tax payments made on Form 941 and the annual totals reported on Form W-2 for all employees. In addition, employers will generally need to file Form 944, Employer's Annual Federal Tax Return. The final report is the Federal unemployment Tax Return, Form 940, which outlines the total F wTA taxes owed and paid for the year.

Employment returns, such as Form 940, Form 941, and Form 944, do not have to be filed electronically, but they can be filed this way with authorization from the IRS. Many businesses can gain some additional advantages from filing these forms electronically. Generally, employers can save time and reduce errors by filing these returns electrically. The IRS needs a letter of application from a business in order to grant the required authorization, according to Weltman.

Independent contractors to whom a business pays more than \$600 during the tax year must be sent a Form 1099 by the business no later than January 31 of the following year. This form is like a W-2 form for non-employees. Like the W-2 form, it has a related summary form that must be sent to the IRS along with copies of all 1099 forms no later than February 28. This summary report is IRS Form 1096. As of 2008, self-employed workers who make \$5,000 or less can file the simpler schedule C-EZ. In general, sole proprietorships file either schedule C-EZ or Form 1040 by April 15.

Since they do not receive an ordinary salary, the owners of sole proprietorships and partnerships are not

required to withhold income taxes for themselves. Instead, they are required to estimate their total tax liability and remit it to the IRS in quarterly installments, using Form 1040 ES. It is important that the amount of tax paid in quarterly installments equal either the total amount owed during the previous year or 90 percent of their total current tax liability. Otherwise, the IRS may charge interest and impose a stiff penalty for underpayment of estimated taxes. At the end of the tax year, the income for sole proprietorships is simply reported on the personal tax return of the business owner. Partnerships must file the informational Form 1065 (Partnership Statement of Income) with the IRS, and then report the amount of income that accrued to each partner on Schedule K1.

Corporations must prepare an annual corporate tax return on either a calendar-year basis (the tax year ends December 31, and taxes must be filed by March 15) or a fiscal-year basis (the tax year ends whenever the officers determine). Most Subchapter S corporations, as well as C corporations that derive most of their income from the personal services of shareholders, are required to use the calendar-year basis for tax purposes. Most other corporations can choose whichever basis provides them with the most tax benefits. At the end of their tax year, corporations file either Form 1120, the U.S. Corporate Income Tax Return, or the shorter Form 1120A. If they expect to owe taxes, corporations are required to make quarterly estimated payments, like other businesses.

If a company cannot pay taxes or file a return on time, it is important that the business apply for a return extension from the IRS. If a company cannot file on time, the IRS will usually grant a 6-month extension or a 5-month extension for partnerships. To qualify, businesses must apply by the date their tax returns are due. In the case of a natural disaster or some other large-scale catastrophe, the IRS will sometimes issue a blanket extension, allowing all businesses in an affected area to file late. It is always important to secure extensions rather than avoid filing, as this helps prevent penalties.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Carter, Gary W. Small Business Tax Secrets: Ultimate Tax Savings for the Self Employed!.. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2003.

Dailey, Frederick W. Tax Savvy for Small Business. 13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.:, Nolo, 2009.

Ennico, Cliff. "Preparing Your IRS Forms 1099 and W 2." Entrepreneur. 27 January 2003.

Fink, Philip R. "Individuals and Small Business Tax Planning Guide." *Tax Adviser*. September 2005.

Internal Revenue Service. "Forms and Instructions." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/app/picklist/list/formsInstructions. html. Retrieved May 11, 2010.

Shoemaker, Paul. "The Taxpayer Advocacy Panel: An Opportunity to Collaborate with the IRS Here's Another Way CPAs Can Serve the Taxpaying Public at the Grass Roots Level." *Journal of Accountancy* 206, no. 3 (September 2008).

"Top Errors Preparers Make." Journal of Accountancy. June 2000. Weltman, Barbara. JK Lasser's Small Business Taxes 2010: Your Complete Guide to a Better Bottom Line Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights: Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TAX WITHHOLDING

Tax withholding refers to the portion of an employee's gross wages that is retained by an employer for remittance to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). Two main types of taxes are typically withheld regular income taxes and Federal Insurance Contribution Act (FICA) taxes, which include contributions to the federal Social Security and Medicare programs. Many states and some cities and municipalities also apply taxes, and in some cases these taxes too must be withheld by employers. Taxes withheld from an employee's paycheck are paid to the IRS in the employee's name. Although tax withholdings are most commonly discussed in relation to income tax, tax may also be withheld in other situations. For example, lottery or gambling winnings usually have taxes withheld. Bonuses, pensions, and commissions may also be subject to tax withholding.

At the federal tax level, the two types of taxes that employers are required to withhold are amounts for regular income taxes and a set percentage of gross pay for FICA taxes.

Income Tax Withholding. Federal Income Tax Withholding (FITW) is the amount employers deduct from employee paychecks for federal income taxes. Although employers deduct this amount, however, employees remain fully responsible for paying their income taxes. Employers receive no deductions for FITW. In addition to FITW, employers are generally responsible for withholding some state taxes from employee paychecks as well. As of 2009 employers in all states must withhold the unemployment compensation taxes for their state. Most states also require employers to withhold state income tax. Only in Florida, Texas, Alaska, Nevada, South Dakota, Washington, and Wyoming were employers exempt from this rule as of 2009. A few states Califonia, New Jersey, New York, Hawaii, and Rhode Island require withholding of state disability taxes. In Hawaii, New Jersey, and New York, employers must also contribute to the state disability taxes themselves.

The amount that is withheld from an employee's paycheck in order to pay income taxes is determined based on the person's income level and the number of exemptions that the person claims. Withholding is usually done in standard amounts based on formulas provided by the IRS. Employees can adjust their income tax withholding by filing Form W-4 with their employer and designating the number of withholding allowances they wish to claim. Employees decide upon the number of withholding allowances they wish to claim based on their expected tax liability, which depends on their filing status, family circumstances, other sources of income, and available deductions or tax credits. It is not advisable to overpay taxes even though the extra amount is eventually refunded to the taxpayer because it is like giving the government an interest-free loan. At the same time, it is not advisable to underpay taxes because it may be difficult to come up with a lump-sum payment when it is due on April 15. In addition, a taxpayer who underpays his or her income taxes by more than 10 percent may face a penalty and have to pay the government interest on the funds owed.

There are other reasons why a taxpayer may wish to submit Form W-4 to adjust tax withholdings. If an employee gets a new job or takes on a second job, for example, a new Form W-4 will need to be submitted to adjust withholdings. Also, if an employee gets married or divorced, this will affect the employee's tax status, and a new Form W-4 will be needed. The IRS recommends that employees submit a new Form W-4 within 10 days of an event that affects tax status.

Unfortunately, the IRS guidelines for withholding can cause problems with overpayment or underpayment of taxes even in simple cases. For example, a single taxpayer with no dependents and only one source of income would be instructed to claim two withholding allowances to best approximate the total tax owed. But this strategy may cause the taxpayer in question to owe around \$200 on April 15. Similarly, a married couple with one income would be instructed to claim three withholding allowances, but this would cause a balance due for the year of nearly \$400. Because the IRS guidelines are general, some small underpayment or overpayment is likely even if the number of withholding allowances or exemptions is chosen with care. However, the IRS does provide Publication 919 to give some guidance as to withholding. This is a good place to start if someone is trying to determine how much to have withheld from his or her taxes.

Since tax withholding rules are complex, errors can occur. If the withholding error is discovered during the same tax year the withholding affects, the employee can usually simply make the correction. As of 2009 the Adjusted Employer's Quarterly Federal Tax Return or Claim for Refund (Form 941-X) is used for this purpose, and according to IRS section 6205 this sort of adjustment usually does not require penalty payments. If an employer underpays FICA taxes on behalf of an employee and only

discovers the error after the tax year is over, the employer must submit a corrected Form W-2 to the Social Security Administration and the employee.

There is another factor that needs to be considered when an employee decides about the number of exemptions to choose, and thus a tax withholding level. Many people supplement their regular employment income with interest, dividends, capital gains, rental property, or self-employment income. In many cases, this means that regular withholding from employment income based on the IRS formulas is not enough to cover the taxes owed. In a situation in which an employee anticipates income from other sources, he or she may choose to maximize the amount withheld by the employer so that the taxes withheld will help to pay for tax obligations arising from another source of income.

Taxpayers are required to pay at least 90 percent of their total tax liability in installments prior to April 15. If they do not, they may be subject to a penalty. However, the penalty is waived for taxpayers who pay at least as much in total taxes as they had owed the previous year, or for whom the amount underpaid is less than \$500. Since the IRS calculates the amount owed quarterly, a large lump-sum payment in the fourth quarter will not enable a taxpayer to escape penalties. On the other hand, a significant increase in withholding in the fourth quarter may help, because tax that is withheld by an employer is considered to be paid evenly throughout the year no matter when it was withheld. For this reason, taxpayers who see a significant underpayment problem looming should have additional taxes withheld by their employers. An employee may request that his or her employer withhold and send to the IRS as large a percentage of his or her gross income as desired. So, for example, if a person who does Web site design work as a supplement to her regular job receives a large Web design project late in the tax year, she may ask her employer to increase her income tax withholding to 50 percent for the remainder of the year in order to try and make up for the unexpected rise in income tax liability for that year. To avoid a penalty, the total tax withheld must reach 90 percent of what will be owed in the current year or 100 percent of what was owed in the previous year.

This strategy can also work for a self-employed person who falls behind in his or her estimated tax payments. By having an employed spouse increase his or her withholding, the self-employed person can make up for the deficiency and avoid a penalty. The IRS has also been known to waive underpayment penalties for people in special circumstances. For example, they might waive the penalty for newly self-employed taxpayers who underpay their income taxes because they are making estimated tax payments for the first time.

FICA Tax Withholding. The second type of federal tax which employers are required to withhold from their employees' payroll checks is the Federal Insurance Contribution Act (FICA) tax. The FICA tax includes contributions to two federal programs, Social Security and Medicare. The tax rate for FICA taxes does not often change, but the earnings on which those taxes are applied changes from year to year. In 2009 employers withheld 6.2 percent of wages for Social Security taxes and 1.45 percent for Medicare taxes. In 2010 the wage base limit for Social Security taxes was \$106,800, but there was no wage limit for Medicare, so all income amounts are subject to this tax. Employers are also required to match the FICA amount withheld for every employee, so that the total FICA contribution is 15.3 percent on the first \$106,800 earned. Self-employed persons are required to pay both the employer and employee portions of the FICA tax.

SEE ALSO Electronic Tax Filing; FICA Taxes; Payroll Taxes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Aaron, Henry J., and Joel Slemrod. Crisis in Tax Administration. Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute Press, December 2003.
- "Bad Health Will Not Excuse Penalty for Unpaid Payroll Tax." Kiplinger Tax Letter. 10 March 2006.
- Bieg, Bernard J. Payroll Accounting 2010 Edition. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Daily, Frederick W. *Tax Savvy for Small Business.*.13th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2009.
- Fishman, Stephen. Deduct It!: Lower Your Small Business Taxes. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2005.
- Fishman, Stephen. Home Business Tax Deductions: Keep What You Earn. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.; Nolo, 2009.
- Grassi, Carl. "Federal Withholding Rules Enforced with an Iron Fist." *Crain's Cleveland Business.* 12 June 2000.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Tax Withholding." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/individuals/employees/article/0,,id= 130504,00.html.
- Internal Revenue Service. "Tax Withholding Tables." Available from: http://www.irs.gov/newsroom/article/0,,id=109817,00.html.
- Longenecker, Justin G., Carlos W. Moore, and J. William Petty. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Clifton Park: Cengage Learning, 2009.
- Nevius, Alistair M. "Correcting FICA Errors." *Journal of Accountancy* 208, no. 1 (2009).

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

TECHNOLOGY DIFFUSION

Technology diffusion involves the dissemination of technical information and expertise to a user or group of users. It measures to what extent a technology has been adopted by a market. The technology may be "hard," such as computers and machine tools, or "soft," such as manufacturing improvements and training methods. Technology diffusion can occur in products and processes and generally precedes technology adoption.

Technology diffusion differs from technological innovation in that it does not necessarily involve new or advanced technology, even if the technology is new to the user. It also differs from technology maturity, which measures a technology's progression versus a physical limit. Diffused technologies can be acquired from vendors, customers, consultants, and peer firms. Public technology centers, government laboratories, and universities are also sources of diffused technology. Technology diffusion additionally can occur through the transfer of skilled labor; activities undertaken by professional organizations and the scientific press; multiple forms of informal knowledge trading; and reverse engineering.

The rate at which a technology diffuses varies greatly due to many factors; some of these factors are cost, ease of use, and the willingness of the technological innovators to spread their idea. NASA, for instance, is required by law to share its innovations as widely as possible. Devices that the agency created to monitor astronauts' health in space are now used in hospitals to keep track of patient health. A different example is NASA' adoption of Tang, a powdered drink developed by General Foods in 1957, as a result of astronaut John Glenn's eating experiments in orbit.

In his book on the topic, *Diffusion of Innovations*, sociologist Everett Rogers illuminates four elements of technology diffusion: innovation, communication channels, time, and the social system.

Innovation. Rogers describes innovation as "an idea, practice, or object that is perceived as new by an individual or other unit of adoption." Whether it is actually new matters little; a user's perception that a technology is new will influence how he or she reacts to it. An innovation's newness does not necessarily have to involve new knowledge. As Rogers notes, someone may know about an innovation for a length of time before developing an opinion about it. "Newness," therefore, can be characterized by knowledge as well as persuasion and a decision to adopt an innovation.

Innovation can be further broken down into specific characteristics that help explain its adoption rate. Technologies like DVDs and smart phones may take only a few years to achieve widespread adoption, yet other practices like using seatbelts require decades. To assume that all

Technology Diffusion

innovations can be judged using the same analysis is a gross oversimplification, Rogers writes. The following key characteristics help to explain the speed at which innovations may be adopted:

- Relative advantage the degree to which innovation is perceived as better than the idea it supersedes.
 Whether an innovation has sufficient objective advantage matters much less than whether someone perceives the innovation as advantageous. If perceived relative advantage is high, it is likely the rate of adoption for an innovation would be rapid.
- Compatibility the extent to which an innovation is viewed as meeting values, experiences, and needs of potential adopters. An innovation that is inconsistent with the values of a social system will have a harder time finding widespread and rapid adoption.
- Complexity the relative difficulty in understanding or using an innovation. Innovations that are easy to understand are prone to faster adoption in a social system.
- Trialability whether an innovation can be experimented with. If new ideas can be tried out on a limited basis, they will generally be adopted more quickly.
- Observability the level of visibility of an innovation's results to other people. If people can see such results, they are more likely to adopt.

Communication Channels. Diffusion is a type of communication that relates something new to the recipient. The communication encompasses the idea, a person with knowledge of or experience with the idea, a second person who does not have experience with that idea, and a communication channel that connects the two. Mass media is the most efficient method for transferring an innovation to an audience, explains Rogers. However, interpersonal relationships can also be effective at persuading someone of the value of an innovation. This typically involves a face-to-face exchange between two individuals or groups of people. People primarily depend on others' experience when making up their own minds about an innovation. This, Rogers adds, suggests that diffusion of technologies consists of modeling and imitation by potential adopters of people who have already adopted the technology.

Time. Time impacts technology diffusion in several ways. It is most evident between the moment a potential adopter learns of a new innovation and when he or she decides whether to adopt that technology. Time is also involved in how early or late an adopter accepts an innovation compared to other adopters within a system. Finally, time comes into play in the rate of adoption, typically measured

as the number of members who adopt an innovation within a given period. This element can be further deconstructed to examine time's impact on the diffusion of technologies:

- Innovation-Decision Process the time that passes between first knowledge of an innovation to adoption (or rejection). Rogers explains that five main steps are involved in this process: knowledge, persuasion, decision, implementation, and confirmation. "The innovation-decision process involves time in the sense that the five steps usually occur in a time-ordered sequence," writes Rogers. "Exceptions to the usual sequence of these five stages may occur for some individuals under some conditions, such as when the decision stage precedes the persuasion stage (perhaps an individual was ordered to adopt by some authority figure)."
- Innovativeness the extent to which an adopter of an innovation takes action relatively earlier than other members of a system. Diffusion research shows that members within different adopter categories typically have much in common. Adopter categories are generally characterized as: 1) innovators; 2) early adopters; 3) early majority; 4) late majority; and 5) laggards. For instance, most members of the late majority category may likely share such characteristics as low socioeconomic status, rare use of mass media channels, and low incidence of new idea learning via interpersonal relationships.
- Rate of Adoption the speed in which an innovation is adopted by members of a social system. "When the number of individuals adopting a new idea is plotted on a cumulative frequency basis over time, the resulting distribution is an S-shaped curve," explains Rogers. "At first, only a few individuals adopt the innovation in each time period (a year or a month, for example); these are the innovators." Rogers adds that as more individuals adopt in each succeeding time period, the diffusion curve begins to rise. At some point, the trajectory of diffusion once again flattens out as fewer individuals who have yet to adopt the innovation remain.

Such S-shaped curves are the hallmark of most innovations, Rogers contends. An S-curve can change slightly from innovation to innovation, however. For instance, a new idea that diffuses rapidly will boast a steep S-curve. Conversely, an innovation with a slow rate of adoption will result in an S-curve that slopes more gradually. Using S-curves, diffusion researchers examine why some innovations have a rapid rate of adoption while others do not.

Social System. A social system consists of related entities that work together toward a common goal. Entities may

be individuals, groups of people, organizations, and even subsystems. Technology diffusion occurs within a social system, and that system's structure can influence an idea's diffusion in different ways. Other social system factors play a role in impacting diffusion, including norms, opinion leaders, change agents, types of innovation-decisions, and the consequences of innovation.

Together, all four elements work to create the process of diffusion, summarizes Rogers. Diffused technologies have gained increasing importance in the realm of small business. Different small businesses use technology in different ways. Some may boast strong technological development capabilities, although most arguably use technology with a varied range of internal skills. Still others may be completely indifferent to technology, particularly those engaged in craft or labor-intensive industries.

DIFFUSION AND TECHNOLOGY MANAGEMENT

Technology diffusion is a key component of many firms' larger technology management strategies. Technology management is a set of management disciplines that enable a firm to handle its available technology to capitalize on competitive advantages. It includes planning, design, optimization, and the operation and control of tech products, process, and services.

Measuring diffused technologies, therefore, can help a business gain important insight into how best to maximize its overall technology management. Technology diffusion measurements can be expressed in percentages. The Fisher-Pry equation is the standard method for measuring technology diffusion over time. Fisher-Pry essentially identifies two characteristics: 1) the midpoint in time at which 50 percent adoption of a technology was achieved in a market; and 2) a relative quantification of the rate that the technology was adopted. S-curves are an important part of the Fisher-Pry equation and help portray new technology as it moves from concept to production to maturity and finally to market saturation.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Khalil, Tarek, and Steve Wunderlich. "Introducing Technology Timeline Interpretation to Technology Diffusion and Maturity Analysis as Applied to Different Industrial Sectors." University of Miami. Available from: http://www.iamot.org/conference/index.php/ocs/4/paper/viewFile/1025/433. Retrieved May 7, 2010.

Lekha, Divya Sindhu. "A Case Study on Technology Management." *slideshare.net*. Available from: http://www. slideshare.net/divi.lekha/a case study on technology management. Retrieved May 11, 2010.

National Aeronautics and Space Administration. "Diffusion of Innovations." June 2009. Available from: http://www.hq. nasa.gov/office/hqlibrary/ppm/ppm39.htm.

Rogers, Everett. *Diffusion of Innovations*. 4th ed. New York: The Free Press, 1995.

Shapira, Philip. "An Overview of Technology Diffusion Policies and Programs to Enhance the Technological Absorptive Capabilities of Small and Medium Enterprises." Atlanta: Georgia Institute of Technology. August 1996. Available from: http://www.prism.gatech.edu/~jy5/pubs/oecdtech.htm.

Simmons, Anaxos

TELEMARKETING

Telemarketing is the process of using the telephone to generate leads, make sales, or gather marketing information. Telemarketing can be either inbound or outbound in scope. Inbound telemarketing consists of handling incoming telephone calls often generated by broadcast advertising, direct mail, or catalogs and taking orders for a wide range of products. Representatives working in this type of telemarketing program normally do not need as much training as outbound representatives because the customer already has shown an interest by calling in.

Outbound telemarketing can be aimed directly at the end consumer for example, a home repair business may call people in its community to search for prospects or can be part of a business-to-business marketing program. Representatives working on this side of the industry generally require more training and product knowledge, as more actual selling is involved than with inbound operations.

For a long time, outbound telemarketing was a particularly valuable tool for small businesses, in that it saved time and money as compared to personal selling but offered many of the same benefits in terms of direct contact with customers. In fact, experts estimate that the cost of closing a sale through telemarketing is less than one-fifth of what it would cost to send a salesperson to make a sale in person. Telemarketing was especially useful when the customers for a small business's products or services were located in hard-to-reach places, or when many prospects had to be be contacted in order to find one interested in making a purchase. Changes to telemarketing law, however, have made it much less advantageous for businesses to reach potential customers through telemarketing.

FEDERAL DO NOT CALL LIST

In 2003 the popular uproar against telemarketing calls grew so loud that legislators in Washington took notice and took action. Following the lead of several states, federal legislators passed a law in 2003 that made it possible for people to register to have their home phones included on a do-not-call list and by so doing "opt-out of telemarketing." The law is the Do-Not-Call Registry Act

of 2003. This act authorized the Federal Trade Commission (FTC), under sections of the Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud and Abuse Prevention Act, to implement and enforce a do-not-call registry to be established and run by the commission. The registry is nationwide in scope, applies to all telemarketers (with some exceptions), and covers both interstate and intrastate telemarketing calls. Commercial telemarketers are not allowed to call a number that is on the registry, subject to certain exceptions.

Organizations not covered by the law include nonprofit organizations, political campaigns, and companies that have an existing business relationship with a call recipient. The goal is to eliminate cold calls for all those who chose to "opt-out" of telemarketing; it is not designed to keep companies from calling their customers for repeat sales. As early as 2005, just 2 years after the law was passed, the FTC reported having close to 65 million numbers in the do-not-call registry with an additional 150,000 added monthly. Under the law, telemarketers are required to purchase a copy of the list for the area codes they wish to call and then remove from their call lists all numbers that appear on the FTC list. Those companies that fail to comply with this law face the imposition of heavy fines. In late 2005 the largest fine to-date was imposed on the satellite television company, DirectTV. The fine charged DirectTV was \$5.3 million. The underlying complaint named as defendants DirectTV, five firms that telemarketed on its behalf and six principals of those telemarketing firms. "This multimillion-dollar penalty drives home a simple point: Sellers are on the hook for calls placed on their behalf," said FTC chairman Deborah Platt Majoras in an article in the magazine Brandweek. In 2008 Wachovia was also hit hard, agreeing to pay a settlement of up to \$144 million as a result of its telemarketing practices. The complaint had alleged that Wachovia provided its clients' bank account information to telemarketers who used the information to sell discount travel and grocery vouchers.

Although solid numbers are hard to find, one commonly accepted estimate is that the do-not-call regulation had cut the number of telemarketing calls by half during the first 2 years in effect. Telemarketing firms report seeing their lists cut by 35 to 55 percent.

In 2008 another new law was passed to restrict the telemarketing industry. The law was an amendment to the FTC's Telemarketing Sales Rule and dealt with automated or "robo-calls" wherein a prerecorded sales presentation is presented to individuals when they answer the telephone. The amendment involved two phases of change. First, by 2009, all companies were required to add an opt-out option to "robo-calls." Second, by September 2009, companies were forbidden from making any such calls without prior and express written permission of the consumer. This rule also eliminated the established relationship exception

in the Do-Not-Call act, so a company cannot place an automated call with a sales message to any customers, even those whom they have worked with in the past, without express permission to do so. This has greatly curtailed the practice of automated sales calls.

The industry has since adjusted to the new reality that has been created by the do-not-call registry, creating ways in which to generate new telephone lists that include potential clients that are not on the do-not-call list or clients who by virtue of signing up for a sweepstakes event have created for themselves a "relationship" with the seller. Companies with whom a person has done business or with whom a person has signed up for a drawing are allowed to call that individual whether or not his or her phone number is on the do-not-call list. Consequently, companies that use telemarketing have turned to online information request forms, online sweepstakes, and other forms of online advertising to create calling lists of customers who have expressed an interest.

Internet marketing has also allowed companies to reach out to customers in other ways, in addition to telemarketing. Companies can keep up with customers through e-mail mailing lists and newsletters. Special offers or deals can be sent to customers via e-mail or posted on social networking Web sites such as Twitter and Facebook, allowing the companies to reach a wider range of customers who it can no longer access via telephone.

Although much reduced, telemarketing is still an option for some types of businesses. In particular, business-to-business telemarketing is still a useful tool within a larger marketing strategy for companies that sell to other companies.

Selling. Telemarketing can either supplement or replace face-to-face selling to existing accounts. It can complement the field sales effort by reaching new customer bases or geographic markets at relatively low cost. It can also be used to sell goods and services independently, with no field sales force in place. This method often is used for repetitive supply purchases or readily identifiable products, though it can be effectively applied to other products as well.

The inside sales force can be used to replace direct contact for marginally profitable customers. A general rule of thumb in business says that 20 percent of customers account for 80 percent of sales, so conversely the remaining 80 percent of customers generate just 20 percent of sales. But businesses must keep in mind that marginal does not necessarily mean unprofitable. And the existing customer base is perhaps the most important asset in any business; increases in sales most often come from current accounts, and it generally is less costly to maintain current customers than to search out new business, particularly

with the reduction of access resulting from the FTC donot-call list. Telemarketers can give these reliable customers the attention they deserve. The reps can phone as often as needed, determine the customers' purchasing cycles, and contact them at appropriate reorder times.

Lead Generation. Through telemarketing or through Internet inquiry forms and newsletters, a company can compile and update lists of customer prospect leads and then go through these lists searching for sales leads. Telemarketing can screen the leads and qualify them according to priority, passing the best leads to the field sales force for immediate action. The inside sales force also can identify the decision maker with the buying power and set up appointments for the outside sales force.

Improving Customer Service. Studies show it costs five times more to win over a new customer than to keep an existing one. By using telemarketing as a main facet of customer service, companies can go a long way toward keeping customers happy.

In addition, when used in conjunction with current computer technology, a telemarketing program can be analyzed in terms of costs and benefits, using quantitative data on the number of contacts, number of presentations, total sales, cost per sale, and income per sale.

ESTABLISHING A SUCCESSFUL PROGRAM

Not all telemarketing programs are successful. Improper execution, unrealistic goals over a short time period, oversimplification, and lack of top management support have caused the ultimate failure of more telephone sales programs than can be imagined. Like any marketing strategy, telemarketing takes time to plan and develop. It takes time to gain confidence in the message, to identify weak areas, and to predict bottom-line results. Some of the most common telemarketing mistakes include not giving it a total commitment; not utilizing the proper expertise; failing to develop a proper database; improper human resource planning; lack of proper scripts and call guides; lack of quality control; and failing to understand the synergy with other direct marketing disciplines. To create a successful telemarketing program, management must understand and agree to the necessary personnel and financial resources, as well as devote adequate time for program development and testing. Telemarketing and related direct marketing techniques can produce solid sales. But they need a chance to develop and demonstrate that success. Very simply, it takes time.

Experts agree that companies must be careful in forming telemarketing goals and objectives. Some of the most important factors for success include developing a complete marketing plan with built-in criteria for accounting and

analysis; writing scripts, sales outlines, and presentations to be performed; establishing training and hiring procedures for both supervisors and sales personnel; analyzing and evaluating campaigns, personnel, and cost effectiveness; having support and commitment from management for the telemarketing's role in the overall marketing effort; establishing reachable goals; and placing a continuous emphasis on follow-up.

For compensation, most companies use a combination of salary, commission, and bonuses. Studies indicate that incentives generally aid in sales success, but it is important to link the inducements to the performance desired, be it total sales, calls completed, or presentations given. Some form of quotas are also commonly used so that sales reps know what is expected of them. Firms should be reasonable in setting quotas. If the goals are too high, the reps will become frustrated, leading to morale and worker retention problems. Conversely, low quotas can create an environment in which effort is lacking, especially if the compensation package in place is heavily weighted toward base salary.

Telemarketing positions typically show high levels of turnover, in large measure because the majority of interactions with potential customers end in rejection. Working shorter shifts or using computers to prescreen customers can help reduce the amount of rejection telemarketers experience. Training is another important factor. If the individuals that comprise the telemarketing staff are trained to be specific, control the time and pace of conversation, ask questions and listen without interrupting or rushing the customer's response, and respond to objections or concerns in a positive manner, they will experience greater levels of success and hence, a more positive outlook on their duties.

SEE ALSO Advertising Strategy; Marketing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cleveland, Brad. "What You Need to Understand About Abandoned Calls How to Lower Your Call Center's Abandonment Rates." *Call Center.* 1 April 2006.

Condon, Stephanie. "FTC All But Bans Robocalls." CNET News. 20 August 2008. Available from: http://news.cnet.com/ 8301 13578 3 10021092 38.html. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

"DirectTV to Pay Record Fine for Do Not Call Violations." Computer & Internet Lawyer. February 2006.

Leamy, Elizabeth. "No More Telemarketing Robocalls?" *ABC News.com.* 31 August 2009. Available from: http://abcnews.go.com/Business/PersonalFinance/ftc cracking telemarketing robocalls/story?id=8436893. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

McCullagh, DeClan. "Hanging Up on Telemarketers." *CNET news.com.* 1 October 2004.

McLuhan, Robert. "Warm Calling Builds Results." Marketing. 5 August 1999.

Rosen, Judith. "Telemarketing: Pros and Cons." *Publishers Weekly.* 11 January 1999.

- U.S. Federal Trade Commission. *National Do Not Call Registry*. Available from: https://www.donotcall.gov/. Retrieved May 25, 2010.
- "Wachovia to Pay Up to \$144 Million to Settle Telemarketing Probe." *Forbes.com.* 25 April 2008. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/feeds/afx/2008/04/25/afx4934853.html. Retrieved May 1, 2010.
- "Where Marketers Can Obtain State Do Not Call Lists." Direct Marketing Association. Available from: http://www.the dma. org/government/donotcalllists.shtml. Retrieved May 25, 2010.

Wilkins, Tony. The Telemarketing Success for The Small to Mid Size Firm. Xlibris Corporation, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TEMPORARY EMPLOYMENT SERVICES

Temporary employment services (often referred to as temporary employment agencies or firms) offer client companies the services of temporary employees who possess specific skills. This arrangement can provide a client company with needed help during peak demand periods, staffing shortages, or the vacations of regular employees, without requiring the time, expense, and long-term commitment of hiring a new employee. Temporary employment firms typically undertake hiring and firing decisions, issue paychecks, withhold payroll taxes, and make contributions for unemployment insurance, workers' compensation, and Social Security for the employees serving in their client's places of business. Client companies simply describe their staffing needs and time frame, then pay a set hourly rate to the temporary employment agency for the services of a "temp." The business scenarios in which temporary staff can be useful are virtually endless, noted Arkansas Business. "A large staffing service can bring in any number of temporaries to work days, nights, weekends, or holidays and not just to perform low-skill tasks. Specialized temporary services can routinely handle specific, time-sensitive and highly skilled projects. In fact, very often temporary workers are so qualified, employers end up adding them to the full-time staff, saving the high cost of hiring and training. Additionally, a temporary employee allows you to judge whether you need a full-time person for a particular job or if ongoing temporaries can complete the tasks."

The use of temporary employment grew rapidly in the 1980s and early 1990s during the trend toward business downsizing and restructuring, in which many companies reduced the size of their core workforces. Companies began

to substitute temporary for permanent employees for cost savings in payroll administration and fringe benefits, and to gain greater flexibility in the face of changing business conditions. After a slowdown in 2000 because of the bursting of the tech bubble and in 2001 because of an economic recession, "the temp industry began thriving again, placing day laborers, secretaries, accountants and engineers in projects that last from a few days to six months or more," according to H. Lee Murphy writing in Crain's Chicago Business. Furthermore, following the recession in 2008 and 2009, temp agencies reported better than average earnings in 2010, and the growth of the temporary job market was outpacing the growth of the permanent job market. Although in the past, most temporary employment services specialized in providing general secretarial and clerical help to client companies, this has been changing. Use of temporary workers has expanded in the manufacturing sector coinciding with the advent of "just-in-time" production systems and in professional occupations, such as accounting, law, and engineering.

Another effect of the 2008 and 2009 recession was that workers reportedly flooded temp agencies when they were unable to find full-time jobs. Aaron Brooks, the managing director of Mergis Group, an employment agency in Chicago, reported that while the agency used to have to recruit people with advanced degrees, more candidates with MBAs and CPAs were seeking positions from his office.

Changes in the nature of the work force such as an increase in the number of working mothers have contributed to the popularity of temporary employment arrangements. Part-time workers who are employed as "temps" enjoy a great deal of flexibility in setting schedules and choosing assignments. For example, a mother with young children in school might opt to work fairly consistently during the school year, but not at all during the summer months. Some professional workers use temporary assignments as a way to add variety to their jobs, while recent college graduates might view temp work as a stepping stone to permanent employment. But even though temporary employment offers advantages for some workers, many others who have been laid off or are unable to find permanent positions work as temps out of necessity rather than preference.

The economic and demographic forces that have stimulated growth in the temporary staffing industry as an alternative to hiring permanent employees are not likely to change in the near future. These forces include the shift from production of goods to processing of information; employer reluctance to add permanent staff in the face of economic uncertainty and volatility; technological changes that require special expertise to deploy and operate; a desire to avoid seemingly ever more expensive benefit packages, and the availability of capable individuals who either must or prefer to enter the temporary labor market.

Nonetheless, there are potential drawbacks associated with going the "temp service" route that must be weighed. One factor commonly cited is the greater allocation of time and resources to training that may be necessary if a company receives several different temp workers in succession for one job. Another criticism that is sometimes raised in conjunction with reliance on temp services is that some temporary staffers do not feel a connection to the company for which they are working, which can have a deleterious impact on effort and effectiveness. Companies can do much to address these potential problem areas, however, by establishing and maintaining a program that continually monitors and reviews the contributions of temp workers.

CHOOSING A TEMPORARY SERVICE

Temporary employment services are a particularly attractive option for small businesses, which often need help on a limited basis but lack the resources to recruit, screen, and pay new, full-time employees. A small business considering the services of a temporary employment agency should first consider several factors:

Gauge need. Business owners should examine production schedules, composition of employee benefits (number of sick days and vacation days, etc.), and seasonal workloads when weighing whether to pursue temporary staff. Shortcomings in specific areas of business knowledge should be factored in as well. Another key factor that should be weighed is less quantifiable but even more important: quality of customer service. "Check the quality of the work not just during the times when employees are covering for another worker, but on a regular basis," wrote Don Owens in Sacramento Business Journal. "Judge the way employees react when asked to do more from each other and from managers. Most importantly, look at how employees treat people outside the company from the vendors and suppliers to the customers themselves. Are they harried, short and tense?" If so, temporary additions to the workforce may be in order.

Put an effective screening process in place. It is important to understand the temporary services firm's screening process for temporary employees. Though minimal screening is acceptable for low-level jobs, the process should include more sophisticated screening methods such as personal interviews, computer testing, or psychological evaluations for positions requiring specialized skills. Existing employee job descriptions can be used to determine temp staffers' suitability for jobs and to measure their performance once they have begun work.

Evaluate potential temporary staffing services. Experts urge business owners to seek out recommendations for temp services from other members of the business community. Once business owners have targeted specific services for consideration, they should conduct extensive interviews with management to explain their company's needs and determine their ability to meet those needs.

"The natural inclination is to look for the lowest rate," observed *Arkansas Business*. "Yet quality of service is just as important.... A firm that carefully screens and evaluates the skills of all its temporaries will provide you with workers who do the job right the first time."

Establish partnership with the temp service. The temporary services firm your company selects should be able to evaluate the client company's project requirements, time frame, budget, and working environment, and provide temporary employee who have the appropriate skills, availability, and personality to meet its client's needs. Ideally, the temp services firm should be flexible in accepting last-minute requests for temps or in changing temps in the middle of a project if the first one does not work out. Payment rates should be negotiable, based on the skill level required and the quantity of work.

Make the workplace one in which temporary workers can succeed. Companies should make sure that temporary workers are made to feel welcome upon arrival, and that they receive solid training. They should not be abandoned to "sink or swim" on their own.

Monitor temporary staffing initiatives. Put programs in place to monitor and review temp staff performance and determine the impact of the temp service on bottom-line financial performance and customer service.

SEE ALSO Employee Leasing Programs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Butterfield, L. J. "Temp Workers Fill Labor Pool." Fairfield County Business Journal. 23 January 2003.

Kridel, Kristen. "Unemployed Workers Flood Temp Agencies to Find Jobs." Chicago Tribune. 8 March 2009. Available from: http://www.dispatch.com/live/content/business/stories/2009/ 03/08/wrk temps bizplus.ART ART 03 08 09 D3 26D4QVI.html?sid=101. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

Lee, Mie Yun. "Temp Choices Put Longtime Mark on Firms." Crain's Cleveland Business. 9 September 1996.

Marcus, Miriam. "Staffing Success for Kelly Services." *Forbes.com.* 5 February 2010. Available from: http://www.forbes.com/2010/02/05/kelly genpact employment markets equities jobs temp. html?boxes=marketschannelnews. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

Murphy, A. Lee. "Temps Are Back, and Cheaper: Using an Agency Also Can Be a Time saver." *Crain's Chicago Business*. 14 February 2005.

Owens, Don L. "Employees Know If You Need Temporary Staffing." Sacramento Business Journal. 11 February 2000.

"Staffing Industry Economic Analysis." American Staffing Association. Available from: http://www.americanstaffing.net/statistics/economic.cfm. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

"Temporary Employees Take Up Slack, Save the Day with a Variety of Skills." *Arkansas Business.* 27 December 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TESTING LABORATORIES

Testing laboratories are utilized by all manner of businesses to provide objective analytical data on the quality of a product or a process. Some companies look to testing labs for product certification, which can be a significant marketing tool, while others use testing labs to analyze the results of employee drug tests. Still other companies secure the services of environmental testing laboratories to check on water and soil quality before making a major land or facility purchase. Whatever the reason, the services offered by testing laboratories are often of great usefulness to businesses in a wide range of industry sectors.

The number and size of testing laboratories operating in the United States and many other industrialized nations has increased significantly over the last few decades. There are myriad reasons for this growth, but observers generally point to the rise in product testing for the bulk of the increase. For example, in 2007, following a toy recall of 1.5 million toys tainted with lead paint, testing labs were flooded with toys, forcing them to increase their staffs, move testing agents from other fields, and work overtime. These widespread product recalls and problems can create high demand for increased independent testing as companies struggle to protect and maintain their brand reputations and to avoid potential litigation. The recall of a certain type of product can thus essentially serve as a wake-up call, spurring others within the industry to turn to these outside testing labs.

While experts agree that these product analysis factors have had a significant impact, several other trends have also been cited as key to the increased reliance on external testing labs. The rising expense of product liability insurance, for instance, has led many companies to utilize testing labs to check out new or "improved" products prior to general release. Small to mid-sized companies often look to independent labs to serve as their quality control department. Testing laboratories have assumed this role with smaller companies in large measure because of the expense of maintaining comparable facilities in-house. Still, many big firms use them as well in order to secure independent results in areas of quality control and failure analysis.

It should be noted, however, that testing laboratories generally limit themselves to one specific testing area. For example, a company that conducts analysis of employee drug tests will rarely offer services in the realm of environmental analysis; similarly, a company that conducts tests on soil or water will not be of use to a small-business owner who is seeking product quality testing services.

ADVANTAGES OF USING A TESTING LABORATORY

Business analysts, laboratory managers, and business owners for both large and small organizations agree that there are several significant advantages associated with utilizing the services of an independent testing lab. Three primary reasons that businesses choose off-site independent laboratories are: objectivity, economic considerations, and safety.

Objectivity. The independent, off-site testing laboratory focuses on its testing procedures to ensure accurate results. Companies often use the terms "third-party testing" or "tested by an independent laboratory" in advertising claims that guarantee that their test results are objective and free from the influence, guidance or control of interested parties. The independent laboratory exists for only one purpose: to provide objective, analytical data on the quality of a product or process. Testing laboratories invests considerable time, money and effort to ensure this objectivity. In keeping with this agenda, testing labs usually keep copious documentation on the internal processes that they follow to ensure objectivity and accuracy. Such information usually includes requirements for training of personnel, especially analysts; maintenance and calibration of equipment; standardization and adoption of analytical methods; verification of results; sample recovery and handling procedures; quality control measurement procedures; internal and external proficiency programs and certifications; and accreditations.

Some private labs, unfortunately, fall short of the quality and objectivity standards that one would hope for. In 2008 the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) subpoenaed ten laboratories that tested food following an outbreak of salmonella linked to tomatoes. The FDA discovered that it was routine for private labs to retest food until a clean and positive result was obtained. FDA investigators also believed that the labs disregarded data that showed the food was unsafe or did not meet FDA standards. While using a lab that provides favorable test results may seem more economically advantageous at the time, in the long run this could make a company liable for potentially expensive lawsuits.

Economic Considerations. Economics play a central role in the decision to utilize an outside testing laboratory to conduct quality and safety tests. This is especially true for small firms. Indeed, small-business owners engaged in establishing or fortifying their enterprises will likely have a host of things on which they will want to spend their money, from new equipment to new advertising campaigns to workforce or facility expansion. These businesses may well be better off financially by securing the services of an outside entity, despite the expense involved there, rather than setting up internal testing facilities. Moreover, many

businesses that decide to establish internal testing facilities do so without fully factoring in the ancillary costs associated with such activity. Running a testing laboratory includes many costs that may be overlooked in an initial analysis of the undertaking. These include corporate or upper management salaries and benefits; liability insurance; additional professional services (legal or accounting); and finally the opportunity cost associated with investing the funds necessary for such an undertaking in a more profit-making activities.

Safety. Many companies engaged in producing potentially hazardous materials prefer to utilize an outside testing firm to minimize the danger of in-house exposure to hazardous agents.

CHOOSING A TESTING LABORATORY

There are many criteria to consider when selecting a testing laboratory. These criteria will be shaped to some degree by the situation of the company making the selection; for example, a smaller company that needs only limited testing done may well make its selection exclusively on the basis of price and quality. But for many companies of varying sizes, several other factors are usually considered as well. It is important to take as much care in selecting a laboratory as one might in selecting a financial advisor—the accuracy of the results may affect decisions worth thousands or even millions of dollars.

There are several basic criteria upon which testing laboratories should be selected:

- Quality and accuracy of testing
- Turnaround time
- Nature of analysis services provided
- · Additional services
- Cost
- Certification/accreditation

Quality. This is the most vital consideration in judging any testing lab. Small-business owners should look for labs that maintain and adhere to documented quality control programs. A good laboratory should be eager to discuss its quality control program with potential clients. It should have a quality assurance manager whose sole responsibility is the implementation of quality control programs and the monitoring of the same. Those quality control programs should also perform multipoint calibrations; analyze control standards; use analytical methods in testing; test for inadvertent skewing of results; and test for reproducible results.

Turnaround. The amount of time necessary to get results on tests from independent labs depends to a large extent on the area in which the labs are involved. Product testing labs, for example, typically take months to complete their tests, and environmental analyses take longer than do medical or clinical tests. Still, most environmental tests can be completed in a week or two, and some environmental, clinical, or medical labs are able to speed up analyses in exchange for additional compensation.

Expense. Cost is always a concern, especially for smaller businesses with more modest financial resources. But small-business owners should make sure that they fully understand the extent of the testing and other services that they are receiving before signing an agreement.

Certification. All testing laboratory candidates should be asked to provide prospective clients with documentation as to the certifications and accreditations the lab carries. Certification requirements differs from state to state and from application to application. This is one reason why testing labs often specialize in one or two areas of expertise. For the client, the consequences of a poorly produced testing result may range from worthless data to the potentially staggering costs associated with correcting for actions taken based on incorrect data.

Companies preparing a product for testing and certification should make arrangements with a reliable testing laboratory early in the process, so that all procedural issues can be addressed in advance and so both sides are on the same page regarding such issues as timeline and necessary information exchange. "Communication is probably the most important aspect of dealing with an outside certification agency," stated one executive in *Appliance Manufacturer*.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Circling the Globe." Appliance Manufacturer. August 1997.

Cook, Robert C. "A Tale of UL Testing." Security Management. July 1995.

Crowe, Michelle. "Testing Lab Provides Other Firms with a Competitive Edge." *Business Journal.* 9 February 1998.

Feldman, Jonathan. "Justify My Lab Testing Labs Have Real Costs and Benefits: They're Just Difficult to Quantify. Be Prepared to Make Your Pitch in Terms that Management can Understand." *Network Computing.* 25 September 2003.

Litsikas, Mary. "Put Products Through Their Environmental Paces." *Quality*. February 1997.

Morgan, Robert. "Off Site Labs Right on Target: An Independent Lab May Be Better Than Doing Your Own Testing." *Food Processing*. August 1995.

Munzer, Michael. "Research: Outsourcing of R&D, Testing Seen Increasing in Popularity." *American Metal Market.* 14 May 1996. "Probe of Food Testing Lab Yields Subpoenas." *News Inferno.* 13 June 2008. Available from: http://www.newsinferno.com/archives/3263. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Robinson, Sue. "Lab Services." Seafood Business. December 2000. Smith, Michelle R. "Toy Recall Puts Testing Labs on Overdrive." USA Today. 20 September 2007. Available from: http://www.usatoday.com/money/economy/2007 09 20 659448730 x.htm. Retrieved April 26, 2010.

Zuckerman, Amy. "Sorting Out the Seals of Approval." New York Times. 16 July 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TIME MANAGEMENT

Time management is a broad term used to describe the ways in which tools and processes are employed to increase efficiency and productivity. Most individuals practice some form of time management every day in their personal lives. Getting the kids off to school or showing up to work on time requires at least some organized approach to allocating the use of time. In the business world, effective time management is vital to ensure smooth operations and long-term success. Without it, companies would have a difficult time fulfilling commitments on deadline and convincing customers of their professionalism. The importance of these two factors cannot be overlooked when one considers that happy customers are often repeat customers, and repeat customers are an essential building block for most businesses.

The typical American spends an average of 7.6 hours at work each workday, according to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics's 2008 American Time Use Survey. Optimizing those hours is advantageous for both the worker and the business, helping to foster personal and professional satisfaction and success. It is the company's responsibility, therefore, to ensure that personnel are given the information and resources to help them avoid procrastination and inefficient use of time. The same concept applies whether the staff size equals 100 or just one (i.e., the business owner).

TIME MANAGEMENT STRATEGIES

There are several simple tactics that can be applied to help manage the use of workplace hours. Foremost is planning. Business owners and managers can start by creating a basic to-do list each day that outlines and prioritizes the tasks for completion; the most pressing tasks should be placed at the top and longer-term projects at the bottom. Scheduled telephone calls, meetings, and required daily activities, such as filing and work breaks, should also be included on the list. Once the day's tasks are identified, blocks of time can be slated to complete them. Tasks do not need to be completed in the order they appear on the list; alternating

between easy and difficult or fun and monotonous responsibilities may help keep momentum going throughout the day. Having a daily schedule even a loose one gives individuals a clear path to follow during their day rather than wasting time mulling over what needs to be done and what should be done next. If employees discover some unexpected spare time, they can take the opportunity to complete tasks that may help ease potential burdens down the road, such as organizing their workspace or preparing notes for a meeting.

Some other tips for effective time management include accepting the fact that only so much can be completed during a given workday, even when burning the late-night oil, and that the project slate likely will not be wiped clean by quitting time. It is also important to learn how to delegate; everyone needs help some time. For many small-business owners it is difficult to hand over responsibilities to others, but they are not doing the business any favors by over-extending themselves. Writer Danielle Kubus claims that business owners and managers should practice the "80/20 rule," which dictates that 80 percent of one's success comes from 20 percent of one's efforts. She says small-business leaders must figure out where their most profitable 20 percent is and spend the majority of their time focused on those responsibilities.

Business owners can help their employees practice effective time management. To start, employees must be made aware of the link between efficient time use and business success. Practices that support the idea must be infused into every aspect of the operation. For instance, in addition to leading by example, managers should set reasonable deadlines and workloads for their staff and offer incentives and rewards for timely achievements. It is also essential that the business provides employees with the tools necessary to complete the tasks at hand. Think about an accountant without a calculator or a hair stylist without scissors.

VIRTUAL ASSISTANTS

There are several time management tools available to support small businesses, ranging from Enterprise Resource Planning systems to online skills seminars. One resource increasingly being utilized by small-business owners is the virtual assistant. The assistant is typically a prescreened, qualified administrative professional who works remotely via electronic technologies to complete organizational tasks for the business. Virtual assistants can help small-business owners with tasks as varied as Web site design and maintenance, travel reservations, customer service, database management, billing, and marketing services, depending on their background and skills set. Outsourcing these tasks frees the small-business owner to focus on more strategic initiatives aimed at improving and growing the business.

As with any working partnership, it is important to find the right person for the job. Referrals from business associates or colleagues, as well as networking via social media forums like LinkedIn, Twitter, and Facebook, can help small-business owners find appropriate virtual assistant candidates. Once a group of qualified individuals has been identified, phone interviews and skills tests can narrow the field until the desired candidate is selected.

If time management and its impact on the business is neglected, it could greatly hamper the company's financial and personnel resources, its business reputation, and its ultimate success. Proper planning and conscientious time management practices can help build a foundation for accomplishment and development.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Kubus, Danielle. "10 Time Management Tips for Small Business." 7 April 2010. *ezinearticles.com*. Available from: http://ezinearticles.com/?10 Time Management Tips For Small Businesses&id=4069353.

"Time Management at Work." *Time Management Help.com*. Available from: http://www.timemanagementhelp.com/work.htm.

"Time Management Page." *Small Business Bible.* Available from: http://www.smallbusinessbible.org/timemanagement.html.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "American Time Use Survey." 24 June 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/atus.nr0.htm.

Ward, Susan. "Time Management." 2010. *About.com*. Available from: http://sbinfocanada.about.com/od/timemanagement/g/timemanagement.htm.

"What Is a Virtual Assistant?" Virtual Assistance Chamber of Commerce. Available from: http://www.virtualassistantnet working.com/definition.htm.

S. Miller, Anaxos

TOLL-FREE TELEPHONE NUMBERS

Toll-free telephone numbers are a staple of business efforts to garner new customers and retain existing ones. By utilizing toll-free phone numbers, businesses provide clients and others with a means of communicating with them at no charge; instead, the business that maintains the toll-free line pays all costs associated with the line including incoming calls.

At one time, toll-free telephone numbers were a novelty. Since their inception in 1967, however, the U.S. economy has become increasingly service-based and competitive, creating an environment in which toll-free numbers have come to be expected by customers seeking to make purchases of all kinds of goods and services. But the popularity of toll-free numbers has created a growing shortage of the numbers in recent years. Indeed, reports indicate that the mid-1990s

saw the same number of new toll-free numbers introduced as were assigned during the first two and a half decades of tollfree usage. This increase can be attributed both to improved technologies, which gave rise to the usage of pagers, modems, and cellular phones (many of which have 800 numbers); the ease in obtaining toll-free telephone numbers through promotional packages; 800 number portability from carrier to carrier; and the growth in use of "vanity" numbers (i.e., 800-HOLIDAY). Another key factor in the explosion of tollfree numbers was an FCC ruling that took effect in 1993, granting companies ownership of their toll-free numbers. "Before that time, a company with an 800 number that wanted to change from AT&T to Sprint for long-distance had to have its number deleted from the AT&T database, then see if Sprint had the same toll-free number available, which was unlikely," wrote Telephony's Phil Britt. "So rather than change toll-free numbers, the company would stay with its original long-distance carrier. After the ruling took effect, the toll-free numbers were maintained...on a centralized database rather than on separate databases by each of the long-distance companies.... That meant lower cost and keener competition."

The popularity and demand for toll-free numbers resulted in the 800 prefix running out. New toll-free telephone numbers were assigned by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) and now include the original 800 prefix, as well as 888 and 877 (since 1995), 866 (since 1997), and 855 (since 2000). For future use are 844, 833, and 822, which have all been reserved but have yet to be activated as of early 2010.

Today, companies can set up toll-free numbers with relatively little difficulty or expense. Sites such as www.get800today.com allow a business to get a toll-free number almost instantly. Businesses pay a \$25 activation fee and enter a phone number to have incoming toll-free calls forwarded to them. A standard home or phone service can thus become toll free. The site also offers prepayment in the amount of the business owners' choice,.

ADVANTAGES OF TOLL FREE NUMBERS

Toll-free service offers several advantages to small-business owners that traditional toll phone service cannot provide. First and foremost, a toll-free telephone number makes a company more accessible to clients, customers, employees, and business associates. It enhances a business's image as a successful, professional company, and many experts contend that it shows clients that customer service is an important component of the business's operating philosophy. Additionally, toll-free service can help lower business costs if a company is currently accepting collect calls or is finding it expensive to keep

in touch with the home office while on the road. Lastly, tollfree service usually details incoming calls on the statement, with names and numbers allowing easier customer tracking.

Obtaining a toll-free number is a relatively simple process. Consumers can simply request one from their local or long-distance phone company. The cost of securing and maintaining a toll-free line will vary depending on geographic region and the amount of calls that are transmitted through the line. Some small-business owners who request vanity toll-free numbers have reported tremendous success with them, but other experts counsel small-business owners to avoid vanity numbers altogether, saying that customers may become frustrated by being forced to hunt and peck their way through a toll-free number that is made up of letters rather than numbers. Firms that do choose to secure a vanity number can eliminate much of this frustration by advertising both the spelled-out and numeric versions of the number.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Azuri, Calvin. "Toll Free Numbers Affordable and Beneficial for Small Businesses, New Site Launch." *Communications Solutions.TMCnet.* 29 November 2007. Available from: http://communication solutions.tmcnet.com/comsol/articles/15515 toll free numbers affordable beneficial small businesses new.htm. Retrieved April 27, 2010.
- Britt, Phil. "Toll Free Help Is On the Way: But 888 Numbers Must Last a Little Longer." *Telephony.* 17 November 1997.
- Delor, Tom. "Vanity Toll Free Numbers Improve the Effectiveness of Advertising." *Response.* May 2003.
- De Marco, Donna. "Residences Can Now Get Toll Free 1 800 Numbers." *Knight Ridder/Tribune Business News.* 21 April 1999.
- Federal Communications Commission. "What Is a Toll Free Number and How Does It Work?" Available from: http://www. fcc.gov/cgb/consumerfacts/tollfree.html. 28 October 2005.
- Gable, Robert A. "Establishing a Corporate Toll Free Strategy." *Telecommunications*. October 1996.Luove, Seth "Numbers Game." *Forbes*. 25 July 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TOTAL PREVENTIVE MAINTENANCE

Total Preventive Maintenance (TPM) is an approach that places the responsibility for routine maintenance on the workers who operate the machinery, rather then employing separate maintenance personnel for that function. Used in many Japanese companies, TPM gives employees a sense of responsibility and awareness of the equipment they use. It has the side benefit of reducing the abuse and misuse of the

equipment as operators who are also in charge of the maintenance of equipment are more careful about using it.

The term *maintenance* is used to describe the various efforts businesses make toward keeping their facilities and equipment in good working order. It encompasses both breakdown maintenance a policy that involves dealing with problems as they occur and attempting to reduce their impact on operations and preventive maintenance a policy that involves using such measures as inspecting, cleaning, adjusting, and replacing worn parts to prevent breakdowns from occurring in the first place.

Four basic categories of maintenance are generally identified:

- 1. preventive maintenance, which involves scheduled and regular inspections;
- 2. minor corrective maintenance, which involves replacing small parts;
- 3. major corrective maintenance, which is unexpected maintenance that requires repairs that cost between 6 and 50 percent of the value of the equipment; and
- 4. predictive maintenance, which is maintenance done in order to head off major problems that are predicted to occur.

Making the most of maintenance dollars means intelligent planning and good implementation. Preventive maintenance is performed periodically in order to reduce the incidence of equipment failure and the costs associated with it. These costs include disrupted production schedules, idled workers, loss of output, and damage to products or other equipment. Preventive maintenance can be scheduled to avoid interfering with production. Common methods of planning preventive maintenance are based on the passage of time, on the amount of usage the equipment receives, and on an as-needed basis when problems are uncovered through inspections. Ideally, preventive maintenance will take place just before failure occurs in order to maximize the time that equipment is in use between scheduled maintenance activities.

The goal for production managers is to find a balance between preventive maintenance and breakdown maintenance that will minimize the company's overall maintenance costs. Those in charge of the TPM must balance these two factors in order to minimize their combined cost. If maintenance work is done only in a reactive manner, after breakdown occurs, repair costs are very high. Furthermore, hidden costs, such as lost production and the cost of wages while equipment is not in service, must be factored in. So must the cost of injuries or damage to other equipment and facilities or to other units in production. All of the costs associated with these side effects can by minimized by TPM. There is, however, a point at which the cost of preventive maintenance exceeds the benefit.

The decision of how much maintenance to perform involves the age and condition of the equipment, the complexity of technology used, the type of production process, and other factors. For example, managers would tend to perform more preventive maintenance on older machines because new ones have only a slight risk of breakdown and need less work to stay in good condition. It is also important to perform routine maintenance prior to beginning a particularly large or important production run.

In TPM, production employees are trained in both operating procedures and routine maintenance of equipment. They perform regular inspections of the machinery they operate and replace parts that have become worn through use before they fail. The approach is often considered a more holistic approach to maintenance. Since the production employees spend so much time working with the equipment, they are likely to pick up small signals that a machine is in need of maintenance. Among the main benefits of TPM is that employees gain a more complete understanding of the functioning of the system. TPM also gives them increased input into their own productivity and the quality of their work.

The aim of TPM is to avoid deterioration of assets, and to avoid consequences such as late shipments or poor product quality that can result when sudden and unexpected maintenance is required. Experts suggest that while TPM can be implemented as a stand-alone policy, it is most effective when part of a lean business strategy designed to reduce waste and improve overall performance.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bacula, Vlad. "Developing Planned Maintenance for the Shop." American Machinist. 11 June 2008. Available from: http://www.americanmachinist.com/304/Issue/Article/False/80871/Issue. Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Brikland, Carol. "PM Optimization: Fleet Equipment Managers Talk About the Ways They Have Successfully Managed Preventive Maintenance." *Fleet Equipment*. March 2006.

Levitt, Joel. Complete Guide to Preventive and Predictive Maintenance. New York: Industrial Press, 2002.

Minty, Gordon. *Production Planning and Controlling*. Tinley Park, Ill.: Goodheart Willcox, 1998.

Smith, Marc, and Glenn Hinchcliff. "Four Task Categories to Understand in Undertaking Preventive Maintenance." *Plant Engineering*. December 2005.

Stevenson, William J. Production/Operations Management. 5th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1996.

Wireman, Terry. Preventive Maintenance. New York: Industrial Press 2008

Yow, Jon. "Analyzing Total Maintenance Expenditures." 21 June 2007. *HealthLeaders Media*. Available from:http://www.healthleadersmedia.com/content/HOM 90425/Analyzing Total Maintenance Expenditures.html. Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TOTAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT (TQM)

Total Quality Management (TQM) refers to management methods used to enhance quality and productivity in business organizations. TQM is a comprehensive management approach that works horizontally across an organization, involving all departments and employees and extending backward and forward to include both suppliers and clients/customers.

TQM is only one of many acronyms used to label management systems that focus on quality. Other acronyms include CQI (continuous quality improvement), SQC (statistical quality control), QFD (quality function deployment), QIDW (quality in daily work), and TQC (total quality control). Like many of these other systems, TQM provides a framework for implementing effective quality and productivity initiatives that can increase the profitability and competitiveness of organizations. In 2010 an increased focus on corporate responsibility and sustainability also gave rise to a new acronym: CR. While some have likened corporate responsibility, or CR, to TQM, others believe this new focus represents a new era and a professional revolution.

ORIGINS

TQM, in the form of statistical quality control, was invented by the statistician Walter A. Shewhart (1891–1967). It was initially implemented at Western Electric Company, in the form developed by management consultant Joseph Juran (1904–2008) who had worked there with the method. TQM was demonstrated on a grand scale by Japanese industry through the intervention of W. Edwards Deming (1900–1993) who, in consequence, and thanks to his missionary labors in the United States and across the world, has come to be viewed as the "father" of quality control, quality circles, and the quality movement generally.

Walter Shewhart, then working at Bell Telephone Laboratories, first devised a statistical control chart in 1923; it is still named after him. He published his method in 1931 as Economic Control of Quality of Manufactured Product. The method was first introduced at Western Electric Company's Hawthorn plant in 1926. Joseph Juran was one of the people trained in the technique. In 1928 he wrote a pamphlet titled Statistical Methods Applied to Manufacturing Problems. This pamphlet was later incorporated into the AT&T Statistical Quality Control Handbook. In 1951 Juran published his very influential Quality Control Handbook

W. Edwards Deming, trained as a mathematician and statistician, went to Japan at the behest of the U.S. State Department to help Japan in the preparation of the 1951 Japanese Census. The Japanese were already aware

of Shewhart's methods of statistical quality control. They invited Deming to lecture on the subject. A series of lectures took place in 1950 under the auspices of the Japanese Union of Scientists and Engineers (JUSE). Deming had developed a critical view of production methods in the United States during World War II, particularly methods of quality control. Management and engineers controlled the process; line workers played a small role. In his lectures on SOC Deming promoted his own ideas along with the technique, namely a much greater involvement of the ordinary worker in the quality process and the application of the new statistical tools. He found Japanese executives receptive to his ideas. Japan began a process of implementing what came to be known as TQM. They also invited Juran to lecture in 1954; Juran was also enthusiastically received.

Japanese application of the method had significant and undeniable results, manifesting as dramatic increases in Japanese product quality and Japanese success in exports. This led to the spread of the quality movement across the world. In the late 1970s and 1980s, U.S. producers scrambled to adopt quality and productivity techniques that might restore their competitiveness. Deming's approach to quality control came to be recognized in the United States, and Deming himself became a sought-after lecturer and author. Total Quality Management, the phrase applied to quality initiatives proffered by Deming and other management gurus, became a staple of American enterprise by the late 1980s. But while the quality movement has continued to evolve beyond its beginnings, many of Deming's particular emphases, particularly those associated with management principles and employee relations, were not adopted in Deming's sense but continued as changing fads, including, for example, the movement to "empower" employees and to make "teams" central to all activities.

While enthusiasm for TQM has ebbed since the 1990s, many still believe that the central tenet of employee empowerment can be a factor that leads to positive social change. Author Gretchen Spreitzer, a University of Michigan's Ross School of Business professor, believes that TQM principles are one of the keys to improving society. Spreitzer conducted surveys in sixty-five countries and found a clear link between employee workplace empowerment and the quality of civic life. Spreitzer hypothesizes that happy employees are better citizens and that employees trained in TQM can apply the principles or resourcefulness and engagement to improve their societies. Although Spreitzer's research is preliminary, she writes that, the "sense of collective agency gained by community members working together to solve business problems has spilled over into civic matters as well... [resulting in] strategic plans for sectors such as agriculture, education, ecotourism, and handicrafts."

TQM PRINCIPLES

Different consultants and schools of thought emphasize different aspects of TQM as it has developed over time. These aspects may be technical, operational, or social/managerial.

The basic elements of TQM, as expounded by the American Society for Quality Control, are 1) policy, planning, and administration; 2) product design and design change control; 3) control of purchased material; 4) production quality control; 5) user contact and field performance; 6) corrective action; and 7) employee selection, training, and motivation.

The real root of the quality movement, the "invention" on which it really rests, is statistical quality control. SQC is retained in TQM in the fourth element, above, "production quality control." It may also be reflected in the third element, "control of purchased material," because SQC may be imposed on vendors by contract.

In a nutshell, this core method requires that quality standards are first set by establishing measurements for a particular item and thus defining what constitutes quality. The measurements may be dimensions, chemical composition, reflectivity in effect any measurable feature of the object. Test runs are made to establish divergences from a base measurement (up or down) which are still acceptable. This "band" of acceptable outcomes is then recorded on one or several Shewhart charts. Quality control then begins during the production process itself. Samples are continuously taken and immediately measured, the measurements recorded on the chart(s). If measurements begin to fall outside the band or show an undesirable trend (up or down), the process is stopped and production discontinued until the causes of divergence are found and corrected. Thus SQC, as distinct from TQM, is based on continuous sampling and measurement against a standard and immediate corrective action if measurements deviate from an acceptable range.

TQM is SQC plus all the other elements. Deming saw all of the elements as vital in achieving TQM. In his book Out of the Crisis, first published in 1982, he contended that companies needed to create an overarching business environment that emphasized improvement of products and services over short-term financial goals a common strategy of Japanese business. He argued that if management adhered to such a philosophy, various aspects of business ranging from training to system improvement to manager-worker relationships would become far healthier and, ultimately, more profitable. But while Deming was contemptuous of companies that based their business decisions on numbers that emphasized quantity over quality, he firmly believed that a well-conceived system of statistical process control could be an invaluable TOM tool. Only through the use of statistics, Deming argued, can managers know exactly what their problems are, learn how to fix them, and gauge the company's progress in achieving quality and other organizational objectives.

MAKING TQM WORK

In the modern context TQM is thought to require participative management; continuous process improvement; and the utilization of teams. Participative management refers to the intimate involvement of all members of a company in the management process, thus deemphasizing traditional top-down management methods. In other words, managers set policies and make key decisions only with the input and guidance of the subordinates who will have to implement and adhere to the directives. This technique improves upper management's grasp of operations and, more importantly, is an important motivator for workers who begin to feel like they have control and ownership of the process in which they participate.

Continuous process improvement, the second characteristic, entails the recognition of small, incremental gains toward the goal of total quality. Large gains are accomplished by small, sustainable improvements over a long term. This concept necessitates a long-term approach by managers and the willingness to invest in the present for benefits that manifest themselves in the future. A corollary of continuous improvement is that workers and managers develop an appreciation for, and confidence in, TQM over a period of time.

Teamwork, the third necessary ingredient for TQM, involves the organization of cross-functional teams within the company. This multidisciplinary team approach helps workers to share knowledge, identify problems and opportunities, derive a comprehensive understanding of their role in the overall process, and align their work goals with those of the organization. The modern "team" was once the "quality circle," a type of unit promoted by Deming.

For best results TQM requires a long-term, cooperative, planned, holistic approach to business, what some have dubbed a "market share" rather than a "profitability" approach. Thus a company strives to control its market by gaining and holding market share through continuous cost and quality improvements and will shave profits to achieve control. The profitability approach, on the other hand, emphasizes short-term stockholder returns and the higher the better. TQM thus suits Japanese corporate culture better than U.S. corporate culture. In the corporate environment of the United States, the short-term is very important; quarterly results are closely watched and impact the value of stocks; for this reason financial incentives are used to achieve short-term results and to reward managers at all levels. Managers are therefore much more empowered than employees despite attempts to change the corporate culture. For these reasons, possibly, TQM has undergone various changes in emphasis so that different implementations of it are sometimes unrecognizable as the same thing. In fact, the quality movement in the United States has moved on to other things: the lean corporation (based on just-in-time sourcing), Six Sigma (a quality measure and related programs of achieving it), and other techniques.

PRACTICING TQM

As evident from all of the foregoing, TQM, while emphasizing "quality" in its name, is really a philosophy of management. Quality and price are central in this philosophy because they are seen as effective methods of gaining the customer's attention and holding consumer loyalty. A somewhat discriminating public is thus part of the equation. In an environment where only price matters and consumers meekly put up with the successive removal of services or features in order to get products as cheaply as possible, the strategy will be less successful. Not surprisingly, in the auto sector, where the investment is large and failure can be very costly, the Japanese have made great gains in market share; but trends in other sectors in retailing, for instance, where labor is imposed on customers through self-service stratagems a quality orientation seems less obviously rewarding.

For these reasons, the small business looking at an approach to business ideal for its own environment may well adapt TQM if it can see that its clientele will reward this approach. The technique can be applied in service and retail settings as readily as in manufacturing, although measurement of quality will be achieved differently. TQM may, indeed, be a good way for a small business, surrounded by "Big Box" outlets, to reach precisely that small segment of the consuming public that, like the business itself, appreciates a high level of service and high-quality products delivered at the most reasonable prices possible.

SEE ALSO ISO 9000; Quality Circles; Quality Control.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Basu, Ron, and J. Nevan Wright. *Quality Beyond Six Sigma*. Boston, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2003.

Battles, Matthew. "How Business Can Save the World."

Boston.com. 17 February 2008. Available from: http://
www.boston.com/bostonglobe/ideas/articles/2008/02/17/
how business can save the world/?page=2. Retrieved April 29, 2010.

Deming, W. Edwards. *Out of the Crisis*. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, 2000.

Juran, Joseph M. Architect of Quality. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.
"The Life and Contributions of Joseph M. Juran." Carlson School of Management, University of Minnesota. Available from: http://www.csom.umn.edu/Page5340.aspx. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

Montgomery, Douglas C. Introduction to Statistical Quality Control. 6th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2009.

The W. Edwards Deming Institute. "Teachings." Available from: http://deming.org/index.cfm?content=66. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

Whitehead, Jay. "Top Trends in CR For 2010." Corporate Responsibility Magazine. Available from: http://www.thecro.com/content/top trends cr 2010. Retrieved April 29, 2010.
 Youngless, Jay. "Total Quality Misconception." Quality in Manufacturing. January 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TRADE SECRETS

A trade secret generally constitutes any confidential business information that gives a company its competitive advantage. It may refer to a company's "secret sauce," unique sales and advertising strategies, distribution approaches, cost structure, production plans and processes, market research, customer and client lists, or any other specialized element involved with the functioning of the business. Unauthorized disclosure or use of a company's proprietary information ranging from outright espionage to breach of confidence by a former employee—is widely considered to be a violation of the trade secret and an unfair business practice. Trade secret violations are subject to legal consequences in most states under provisions of the Uniform Trade Securities Act as amended in 1985 and internationally under the federal Economic Espionage Act of 1996.

Two key factors must be present before the trade secret label can be applied to the secret formula, template, device, concept, strategy, program, or process. First, the secret must provide the owner of the information with a competitive marketplace advantage. In other words, it must have commercial value. Second, the secret must be treated in a manner that can be reasonably expected to prevent both the public and business competitors from learning about it, barring foul play. It is this second stipulation that sets trade secrecy apart from intellectual property. Essentially, intellectual property such as copyrights and trademarks must be registered with the U.S. government in order to receive protection under the law. However, the mere act of maintaining confidentiality provides legal protection to trade secrets. The protection lasts as long as the secret remains confidential. The Coca-Cola Company has kept its coveted soft-drink formula a protected trade secret for more than a century.

PROTECTING TRADE SECRETS

Keeping a secret for 100 years is quite an accomplishment, but it is not an exclusive perk of the big and powerful. Small businesses can position themselves for similar closed-mouth success simply by taking a few prudent measures.

1. Determine what information is confidential and clearly communicate that to all employees. It is

- imperative that each individual understands precisely what company information is not allowed beyond the water cooler, or in some cases beyond his or her own desk. Actually labeling documents as confidential will help.
- 2. Train new employees about confidentiality expectations. Make sure that all new hires are made aware of confidentiality issues and the company's expectations by incorporating those topics into job orientation and training.
- 3. Ensure that all employees and relevant business partners sign a nondisclosure agreement. This document is a legal form outlining which company information is to be kept confidential. Signatories acknowledge that they are aware of the information's value and that they are legally bound to adhere to confidentially rules.
- 4. Limit access to confidential information. Employees should have access only to trade secrets that are vital to the function of their position. Employees in-theknow should be instructed not to share the information with other employees who do not have the same authorized access.
- 5. Keep the print and electronic paper trail well protected. Just one errant e-mail could have devastating consequences. Protect all electronic files with a creative password, and change it frequently. Shred all paper files that are no longer needed and keep current copies locked behind closed doors.
- 6. Debrief employees who are leaving during exit interviews. These interviews provide a final opportunity to remind employees about their obligation to continue to keep the company's trade secrets confidential even beyond the active period of employment.
- 7. Regularly review security systems. Annual assessments should be made to evaluate whether business security systems for both brick-and-mortar protections such as building access and evacuation procedures as well as data safety like hard drive backup and document destruction policies are continuing adequately to guard the organization's trade secrets.

TRADE SECRET VIOLATIONS

In the event of a trade secret infringement, the business owner has the right to take legal action. The owner may request that the applicable court issue an injunction against the party or parties involved in order to prevent further disclosure or use of the confidential information. The business owner is also within his or her legal rights to seek

damages for any economic injury occurring as a result of the trade secret theft. To triumph in a trade secret violation lawsuit, the business owner must demonstrate that: 1) the information asserted to be confidential has a direct link to a competitive advantage; 2) the information is truly maintained in secrecy by the company; and 3) the information was improperly acquired, disclosed, or used by the defendant.

As with most things in business and life, there is an exception. A business owner cannot seek legal action against people or organizations that discover the trade secret on their own without violating contracts or laws protecting the secret. One of the most common ways for this situation to occur is when one company's product is legally obtained (typically through purchase) by a competing organization. The competitor then takes the rival product apart to figure out precisely what is in it and exactly how it works. No matter how dedicated the effort however, successful reverse engineering cannot always be achieved. No one as yet has managed to decipher Coca-Cola's magic.

Small-business owners can go a long way toward protecting their vital trade secrets by establishing a comprehensive trade secrets policy, by communicating that policy effectively to employees and business partners, and by enforcing that policy on a daily basis. Essentially, the best advice is to lead by example and practice what is preached every day.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Kelleher, Chris. "How to Protect Your Business's Trade Secrets." Entrepreneur. May 1, 2005. Available from: http://www.entrepreneur.com/startingabusiness/inventing/protectingyouridea/article77680.html.
- "NCCUSL Drafts and Final Acts." University of Pennsylvania Law School. 24 February 2010. Available from: http://www.law.upenn.edu/bll/archives/ulc/ulc final.htm.
- "Protecting Your Trade Secrets." *Small Business Notes.* Available from: http://www.smallbusinessnotes.com/operating/legal/protecting your trade secrets.html.
- Steingold, Fred S. "Protecting Your Trade Secrets: Take Practical Steps to Prevent Theft of Your Intellectual Property." *Wells Fargo.* Available from https://www.wellsfargo.com/biz/education/general/trade secrets.
- "Trade Secrets Basics Section." Nolo. Available from http://www.nolo.com/legal encyclopedia/faqEditorial 29099.html.
- World Intellectual Property Organization "What is a Trade Secret." Available from: http://www.wipo.int/sme/en/ip business/trade secrets/trade secrets.htm.

S. Miller, Anaxos

TRADEMARKS

A trademark is a word, phrase, symbol or design or a combination of these adopted and used by a manufacturer or merchant to identify its goods and distinguish them from

those manufactured or sold by its competitors. The symbol used to identify a trademarked product are the letters TM presented in upper case, superscript TM. In recent years, colors (such as John Deere green), sounds (such as the National Broadcasting Company's use of distinctive chimes), and scents have also been registered as trademarks. Service marks, meanwhile, are identical to trademarks except that they identify and distinguish the source of a *service* rather than a product. The term "trademark," however, is commonly utilized to refer to both trademarks and service marks.

Whereas exclusive rights to other items of intellectual property such as copyrights and patents eventually expire, trademark rights can last indefinitely, provided the owner of the mark continues to use it to identify its goods or services. The initial term for a federal trademark registration is 10 years, but the owner has the option to renew for additional 10-year terms. The Patent and Trademark Office (PTO), however, has stipulated that between the 5th and 6th years of the initial registration term, the registrant must file an affidavit confirming the need to keep the registration alive. If no affidavit is filed, the registration is canceled, and other companies can pursue the mark for their own use if they so desire.

OTHER TYPES OF TRADEMARKS

In addition to trademarks and service marks, there are two other kinds of marks that generally fit under the generic "trademark" umbrella: certification marks and collective marks.

Certification Mark. A certification mark is a mark used in connection with products or services in order to certify the region of origin of those products and services, or to certify some other characteristic of those products and services. Other characteristics may be: 1) the origin of the materials used to make a product; 2) the procedures used to assure the quality of the product or service; or 3) the union membership of those involved in the manufacture of a product or service. Examples of certification marks include the UL symbol of Underwriters Laboratories (for quality), "Made in the U.S.A." designations (for place of origin), and the Motion Picture Association of America's movie ratings (for service).

Collective Mark. Collective marks are trademarks or service marks used by members of an association, cooperative, or other group. Organizations as diverse as the National Rifle Association, the Big Ten Athletic Conference, and the Sierra Club all utilize collective marks.

TRADEMARK RIGHTS

Trademark rights to an identifying word, phrase, symbol, design, sound, or color can be secured either by actually using the mark in commerce or by registering the mark

with the Trademark Office, a division of the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO). "Federal registration [with the PTO] is not required to establish rights in a mark, nor is it required to begin use of a mark," noted the PTO in its booklet, *Basic Facts About Registering a Trademark*. "However, federal registration can secure benefits beyond the rights acquired by merely using a mark. For example, the owner of a federal registration is presumed to be the owner of the mark for the goods and services specified in the registration, and to be entitled to use the mark nationwide." In addition, owners of federal registration for a trademark often enjoy an advantage if legal disputes over use of a trademark arise.

The "Right to Register." According to the Patent and Trademark Office, the ultimate right to register a trademark generally belongs to the first party whether it is a small business or a large corporation to use a trademark "in commerce" or file a trademark application with the PTO. ("Commerce" in this situation means commerce regulated by the U.S. Congress, i.e., interstate commerce or commerce between the United States and another nation; use of a trademark in purely local commerce within a state does not qualify as "use in commerce.")

The "Right to Use." As the PTO itself admitted in its *Basic Facts About Registering a Trademark*, "the right to use a mark can be more complicated to determine. This is particularly true when two parties have begun use of the same or similar marks without knowledge of one another and neither has a federal registration. Only a court can render a decision about the right to use, such as issuing an injunction or awarding damages for infringement." As indicated above, possession of federal registration can be a valuable weapon if a court fight erupts over use of a disputed trademark.

Small businesses should beware of a "trademark troll," a perjorative term for those who register the name of existing businesses as trademarks and then demand money to either lease or sell the name back to the business. Trademark trolls can also register a long list of words and phrases and then attempt to sell these trademarked terms to businesses that wish to use the phrase. Trademark trolls exist in the United States and target both large and small companies; in fact, one trademark troll attempted to register the name Google. Such trolls also exist internationally: for example, one such troll targeted two juice companies in Scotland Juiceling and Juiced Up after trademarking their brand names, in order to demand money for the existing business to continue using the name. As such, business owners may want to consider trademarking their business name early before they become a target of such unscrupulous individuals.

TRADEMARK SEARCHES

A small-business owner who has come up with a trademark that he or she wishes to use may want to conduct a trademark search before going to the trouble and expense of sending an application to the PTO. Infringing on another's marks can often happen unintentionally, without copying the marks outright or even being in direct competition with their owner. All that is necessary is to use the same mark or a similar mark in a way that may cause consumers some confusion as to the source or sponsorship of the goods or services. A trademark search can uncover whether the mark (or a similar one) has already been registered with the PTO.

APPLICATIONS FOR FEDERAL REGISTRATION

There are two primary ways in which a U.S. applicant can apply to register his or her trademark with the PTO, depending on whether or not the mark has already been used in commerce. An applicant who has already begun using the trademark in commerce may file with the PTO based on that use. This is commonly known as a "Use" application. If an applicant has not yet used the trademark in question in commerce, but has an honest intention to do so, he or she may file an "Intent-to-Use" application with the PTO. A third option, which can only be used by applicants from outside the United States, allows the applicant to file in the United States based on an application or registration made in another country.

Applications for federal registration should include the following:

- PTO Form 1478 This application, also known as "Trademark/Service Mark Application, Principal Register, with Declaration," should be carefully completed and fully signed.
- Drawing of the mark This drawing must be included on a separate piece of paper; the specifications for the drawing and the paper itself are quite extensive, so the applicant should make sure that the drawing adheres to all guidelines. If a separate drawing page is not included, then the application will be returned to the applicant without a filing date.
- Filing fee For current information on the application filing fee for trademarks, applicants should call the Patent and Trademark Office or consult its Web site "Intent-to-Use" applications are more expensive. If the full amount of the fee is not included in the application, then the application will not be considered. Fees are not refundable, even in instances where trademark ownership applications are turned down.

• Specimens These are actual samples of how the mark is actually used or will be used in commerce. For products, examples of acceptable specimens are tags or labels attached to the goods, to the containers in which those goods are packaged, to displays associated with the goods, or to photographs of the goods showing use of the mark on the goods themselves. For services, examples of acceptable specimens include signs, brochures about the services, advertisements for the services, business cards or stationery showing the mark in connection with the services, or photographs which show the mark as it is used either in the rendering or advertising of the services. Each application must include three specimens, but they do not necessarily have to be of three different uses.

PTO Acceptance and Rejection. The federal registration of trademarks is governed by the Trademark Act of 1946 (and amendments thereof), the Trademark Rules, 37 C.F.R. Part 2, and the Trademark Manual of Examining Procedure. When the PTO receives an application for trademark registration, it checks the application in accordance with the above-mentioned guidelines. First, the PTO reviews it to see if it meets the minimum requirements for receiving a filing date. If it meets those requirements, the PTO assigns it a serial number and sends the applicant a notification of receipt. If the minimum requirements are not met, the entire application (including the filing fee) is returned to the applicant.

Applications that pass this first stage are then reviewed by an examining attorney at the PTO, who determines if there are any reasons why the mark cannot be registered. A mark may be turned down for any of the following reasons:

- The mark too closely resembles a mark already registered in the PTO.
- The mark's capacity for causing confusion among relevant consumers with goods or services associated with other parties.
- The mark includes a name, portrait, or signature identifying a particular living individual except by his written consent, or the name, signature, or portrait of a deceased president of the United States during the life of his wife, except in instances where the widow has given her written consent to such use.
- The mark includes the flag or coat of arms or other insignia of the United States or any of its states or municipalities, or of any foreign nation, or any simulation thereof.
- The mark has immoral, deceptive, or scandalous connotations.

- The mark disparages or falsely suggests a connection with persons (living or dead), institutions, beliefs, or national symbols.
- The mark brings such persons, institutions, beliefs, or national symbols into contempt or disrepute.

Objections raised during this stage of the review are sent to the applicant. Remedies that might make the mark acceptable are sometimes suggested in these letters as well. The application will be deemed abandoned if the applicant does not respond within 6 months of the mailing date of that letter. In cases in which the applicant's response does not sway the PTO examiner to give approval for the mark, the applicant can turn to the PTO's Trademark Trial and Appeal Board.

If there are no objections, or if the applicant overcomes all objections, the examining attorney will approve the mark for publication in the *Official Gazette*, a weekly publication of the PTO. At this point, anyone who believes he or she may be damaged by the registration of the mark has 30 days from the date of publication to file an opposition to registration. An opposition is similar to a formal proceeding in the federal courts, but it is held before the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board. If no opposition is filed, the application enters the next stage of the registration process.

If the application is approved and no opposition is filed, applicants may have a little or a lot to do, depending on their situation. For applicants who filed "Use" applications, most of the work is over. The PTO will register the trademark and issue a registration certificate a few months after the date the mark was published in the Gazette. Applicants who filed based on their intent to use the trademark down the line, though, need to attend to several matters to make sure that their rights do not slip away. In situations where it has approved an "Intent-to-Use" application, the PTO issues a Notice of Allowance approximately 12 weeks after the mark was published. After receiving the Notice, the applicant has 6 months in which either to use the trademark in commerce and submit documentation of that use or request a 6-month extension. If the documentation of use called the Statement of Use is filed and approved, then the PTO will issue the registration certificate for the trademark.

Even if the PTO grants an applicant a trademark registration, business experts warn that such registration only provides protection to the owner in the United States and its territories. "If the owner of a mark wishes to protect a mark in other countries, the owner must seek protection in each country separately under the relevant laws," warned the PTO in its *Basic Facts About Registering a Trademark*. "The PTO cannot provide information or advice concerning protection in other countries."

Business owners should also be aware of additional restrictions imposed within individual states. For example, Utah aimed to pass a Trademark Protection Act banning advertisers from using trademarked terms in advertisements to Utah users (i.e., from a Coke ad using the trademarked name Pepsi). Search engines argued that Utah law was inconsistent with U.S. trademark law, and Utah amended the act slightly, permitting comparative advertisements.

SEE ALSO Brands and Brand Names; Copyrights; Corporate Logos.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Barker, Jeffrey. The Value of a Good Idea: Copyright, Trademarks and Intellectual Property in an Information Economy. Los Angeles: Silver Lake Publishing, 2002.
- Daly, Mark. "Trademark Scam Targets Busineses." *BBC News.* 4 April 2008. Available from: http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk news/scotland/7330714.stm. Retrieved April 30 2010.
- Field, Thomas. Avoiding Patent, Trademark and Copyright Problems. U.S. Small Business Administration, 1992.
- "First Circuit Decision Reminds Trademark Owners of the Importance of Claiming Incontestability for Registered Trademarks." *Mondag Business Briefing.* 3 May 2006.
- Kaye, Kate. "Utah Pleases Google with Trademark Law Change Frustrates Utah's 1 800 Contacts." Clicz. 7 March 2008. Available from: http://www.clickz.com/3628661. Retrieved April 30, 2010.
- Miller, Arthur R., and Michael H. Davis. *Intellectual Property:*Patents, Trademarks and Copyright in a Nutshell. 4th ed. St. Paul, Minn.: Thomson, West, 2007.
- "Trademark Troll Claims Ownership of Google." 24 January 2007. *Techdirt.com*. Available from: http://www.techdirt.com/articles/20070124/104009.shtml. Retrieved April 30, 2010.
- U.S. Patent and Trademark Office. *Basic Facts About Registering a Trademark*. 1995.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT

Training and development describes the formal, ongoing efforts that are made within organizations to improve the performance and self-fulfillment of their employees through a variety of educational methods and programs. In the modern workplace, these efforts have taken on a broad range of applications from instruction in highly specific job skills to long-term professional development. In recent years, training and development has emerged as a formal business function, an integral element of strategy, and a recognized profession with distinct theories

and methodologies. More and more companies of all sizes have embraced "continual learning" and other aspects of training and development as a means of promoting employee growth and acquiring a highly skilled work force. In fact, the quality of employees and the continual improvement of their skills and productivity through training, are now widely recognized as vital factors in ensuring the long-term success and profitability of small businesses. "Create a corporate culture that supports continual learning," counseled Charlene Marmer Solomon in Workforce. "Employees today must have access to continual training of all types just to keep up.... If you don't actively stride against the momentum of skills deficiency, you lose ground. If your workers stand still, your firm will lose the competency race."

For the most part, the terms "training" and "development" are used together to describe the overall improvement and education of an organization's employees. However, while closely related, there are important differences between the terms that center around the scope of the application. In general, training programs have very specific and quantifiable goals, like operating a particular piece of machinery, understanding a specific process, or performing certain procedures with great precision. Developmental programs, on the other hand, concentrate on broader skills that are applicable to a wider variety of situations, such as decision making, leadership skills, and goal setting.

TRAINING IN SMALL BUSINESSES

Implementation of formal training and development programs offers several potential advantages to small businesses. For example, training helps companies create pools of qualified replacements for employees who may leave or be promoted to positions of greater responsibility. It also helps ensure that companies will have the human resources needed to support business growth and expansion. Furthermore, training can enable a small business to make use of advanced technology and to adapt to a rapidly changing competitive environment. Finally, training can improve employees' efficiency and motivation, leading to gains in both productivity and job satisfaction. According to the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA), small businesses stand to receive a variety of benefits from effective training and development of employees, including reduced turnover, a decreased need for supervision, increased efficiency, and improved employee morale. All of these benefits are likely to contribute directly to a small business's fundamental financial health and vitality

Effective training and development begins with the overall strategy and objectives of the small business. The entire training process should be planned in advance with specific company goals in mind. In developing a training strategy, it may be helpful to assess the company's customers

and competitors, strengths and weaknesses, and any relevant industry or societal trends. The next step is to use this information to identify where training is needed by the organization as a whole or by individual employees. It may also be helpful to conduct an internal audit to find general areas that might benefit from training, or to complete a skills inventory to determine the types of skills employees possess and the types they may need in the future. Each different job within the company should be broken down on a task-bytask basis in order to help determine the content of the training program.

The training program should relate not only to the specific needs identified through the company and individual assessments, but also to the overall goals of the company. The objectives of the training should be clearly outlined, specifying what behaviors or skills will be affected and how they relate to the strategic mission of the company. In addition, the objectives should include several intermediate steps or milestones in order to motivate the trainees and allow the company to evaluate their progress. Since training employees is expensive, a small business needs to give careful consideration to the question of which employees to train. This decision should be based on the ability of the employee to learn the material and the likelihood that they will be motivated by the training experience. If the chosen employees fail to benefit from the training program or leave the company soon after receiving training, the small business has wasted its limited training funds.

The design of training programs is the core activity of the training and development function. In recent years, the development of training programs has evolved into a profession that utilizes systematic models, methods, and processes of instructional systems design (ISD). ISD describes the systematic design and development of instructional methods and materials to facilitate the process of training and development and ensure that training programs are necessary, valid, and effective. The instructional design process includes the collection of data on the tasks or skills to be learned or improved, the analysis of these skills and tasks, the development of methods and materials, delivery of the program, and finally the evaluation of the training's effectiveness.

Small businesses tend to use two general types of training methods, on-the-job techniques and off-the-job techniques. On-the-job training describes a variety of methods that are applied while employees are actually performing their jobs. These methods might include orientations, coaching, apprenticeships, internships, job instruction training, and job rotation. The main advantages of on-the-job techniques is that they are highly practical, and employees do not lose working time while they are learning. Off-the-job training, on the other hand, describes a

number of training methods that are delivered to employees outside of the regular work environment, though often during working hours. These techniques might include lectures, conferences, case studies, role playing, simulations, film or television presentations, programmed instruction, or special study.

On-the-job training tends to be the responsibility of supervisors, human resources professionals, or more experienced co-workers. Consequently, it is important for small businesses to educate their seasoned employees in training techniques. In contrast, off-the-job tends to be handled by outside instructors or sources, such as consultants, chambers of commerce, technical and vocational schools, or continuing education programs. Although outside sources are usually better informed as to effective training techniques than company supervisors, they may have a limited knowledge of the company's products and competitive situation. Another drawback to off-the-job training programs is their cost. These programs can run into the multithousand-dollar per participant level, a cost that may make them prohibitive for many small businesses.

Actual administration of the training program involves choosing an appropriate location, providing necessary equipment, and arranging a convenient time. Such operational details, while seemingly minor components of an overall training effort, can have a significant effect on the success of a program. In addition, the training program should be evaluated at regular intervals while it is going on. Employees' skills should be compared to the predetermined goals or milestones of the training program, and any necessary adjustments should be made immediately. This ongoing evaluation process will help ensure that the training program successfully meets its expectations.

COMMON TRAINING METHODS

While new techniques are under continuous development, several common training methods have proven highly effective. Good continuous learning and development initiatives often feature a combination of several different methods that, blended together, produce one effective training program.

Orientations. Orientation training is vital in ensuring the success of new employees. Whether the training is conducted through an employee handbook, a lecture, or a one-on-one meeting with a supervisor, newcomers should receive information on the company's history and strategic position, the key people in authority at the company, the structure of their department and how it contributes to the mission of the company, and the company's employment policies, rules, and regulations.

Training and Development

Lectures A verbal method of presenting information, lectures are particularly useful in situations when the goal is to impart the same information to a large number of people at one time. Since they eliminate the need for individual training, lectures are among the most cost-effective training methods. But the lecture method does have some drawbacks. Since lectures primarily involve one-way communication, they may not provide the most interesting or effective training. In addition, it may be difficult for the trainer to gauge the level of understanding of the material within a large group.

Case Study. The case method is a nondirected method of study whereby students are provided with practical case reports to analyze. The case report includes a thorough description of a simulated or real-life situation. By analyzing the problems presented in the case report and developing possible solutions, students can be encouraged to think independently, as opposed to relying upon the direction of an instructor. Independent case analysis can be supplemented with open discussion with a group. The main benefit of the case method is its use of real-life situations. The multiplicity of problems and possible solutions provide the student with a practical learning experience rather than a collection of abstract knowledge and theories that may be difficult to apply to practical situations.

Role Playing. In role playing, students assume a role outside of themselves and play out that role within a group. A facilitator creates a scenario that is to be acted out by the participants under the guidance of the facilitator. While the situation might be contrived, the interpersonal relations are genuine. Furthermore, participants receive immediate feedback from the facilitator and the scenario itself, allowing better understanding of their own behavior. This training method is cost effective and is often applied to marketing and management training.

Simulations. Games and simulations are structured competitions and operational models that emulate real-life scenarios. The benefits of games and simulations include the improvement of problem-solving and decision-making skills, a greater understanding of the organizational whole, the ability to study actual problems, and the power to capture the student's interest.

Computer-Based Training. Computer-based training (CBT) involves the use of computers and computer-based instructional materials as the primary medium of instruction. Computer-based training programs are designed to structure and present instructional materials and to facilitate the learning process for the student. A main benefit of CBT is that it allows employees to learn at their own pace, during convenient times. Primary uses of CBT include instruction

in computer hardware, software, and operational equipment. The last is of particular importance because CBT can provide the student with a simulated experience of operating a particular piece of equipment or machinery while eliminating the risk of damage to costly equipment by a trainee or even a novice user. At the same time, the actual equipment's operational use is maximized because it need not be utilized as a training tool. The use of computer-based training enables a small business to reduce training costs while improving the effectiveness of the training. Costs are reduced through a reduction in travel, training time, downtime for operational hardware, equipment damage, and instructors. Effectiveness is improved through standardization and individualization.

Web-based training (WBT) is an increasingly popular form of CBT. The greatly expanding number of organizations with Internet access through high-speed connections has made this form of CBT possible. By providing the training material on a Web page that is accessible through any Internet browser, CBT is within reach of any company with access to the Web. The terms "online courses" and "Web-based instruction" are sometimes used interchangeably with WBT.

Some companies are also attempting to combine Webbased training with face-to-face training through the use of avatars. Avatars have long been used in online games to allow users to create a visual representation of themselves within the online world. The *Wall Street Journal* reported that companies are embracing this concept, making use of avatars to add a more human element to online or Webbased training. "We have definitely saved money [and] have had an increase in productivity," noted Robert Koehler, interactive-technology director in Chicago at SBC Communications Inc., which used Pulse Entertainment Inc.'s avatar technology in its training courses.

Self-Instruction. Self-instruction describes a training method in which the students assume primary responsibility for their own learning. Unlike instructor- or facilitator-led instruction, students retain a greater degree of control regarding topics, the sequence of learning, and the pace of learning. Depending on the structure of the instructional materials, students can achieve a higher degree of customized learning. Forms of self-instruction include programmed learning, individualized instruction, personalized systems of instruction, learner-controlled instruction, and correspondence study. Benefits include a strong support system, immediate feedback, and systematization.

Audiovisual Training. Audiovisual training methods include television, films, and videotapes. Like case studies, role playing, and simulations, they can be used to expose employees to "real world" situations in a time- and cost-effective manner. The main drawback of audiovisual training

methods is that they cannot be customized for a particular audience, and they do not allow participants to ask questions or interact during the presentation of material.

Team-Building Exercises. Team building is the active creation and maintenance of effective work groups with similar goals and objectives. Not to be confused with the informal, ad hoc formation and use of teams in the workplace, team building is a formal process of building work teams and formulating their objectives and goals, usually facilitated by a third-party consultant. Team building is commonly initiated to combat poor group dynamics, labor-management relations, quality, or productivity. By recognizing the problems and difficulties associated with the creation and development of work teams, team building provides a structured, guided process whose benefits include a greater ability to manage complex projects and processes, flexibility to respond to changing situations, and greater motivation among team members. Team building may include a broad range of different training methods, from outdoor immersion exercises to brainstorming sessions. The main drawback to formal team building is the cost of using outside experts and taking a group of people away from their work during the training program.

Apprenticeships and Internships. Apprenticeships are a form of on-the-job training in which the trainee works with a more experienced employee for a period of time, learning a group of related skills that will eventually qualify the trainee to perform a new job or function. Apprenticeships are often used in production-oriented positions. Internships are a form of apprenticeship that combines on-the-job training under a more experienced employee with classroom learning.

Job Rotation. Another type of experience-based training is job rotation, in which employees move through a series of jobs in order to gain a broad understanding of the requirements of each. Job rotation may be particularly useful in small businesses, which may feature less role specialization than is typically seen in larger organizations.

APPLICATIONS OF TRAINING PROGRAMS

While the applications of training and development are as various as the functions and skills required by an organization, several common training applications can be distinguished, including technical training, sales training, clerical training, computer training, communications training, organizational development, career development, supervisory development, and management development.

Technical training describes a broad range of training programs varying greatly in application and difficulty. Technical training utilizes common training methods for instruction of technical concepts, factual information, and procedures, as well as technical processes and principles.

Sales training concentrates on the education and training of individuals to communicate with customers in a persuasive manner. Sales training can enhance the employee's knowledge of the organization's products, improve his or her selling skills, instill positive attitudes, and increase the employee's self-confidence. Employees are taught to distinguish the needs and wants of the customer and to persuasively communicate the message that the company's products or services can effectively satisfy them.

Clerical training concentrates on the training of clerical and administrative support staffs, which have taken on an expanded role in recent years. With the increasing reliance on computers and computer applications, clerical training must be careful to distinguish basic skills from the ever-changing computer applications used to support these skills. Clerical training increasingly must instill improved decision-making skills in these employees as they take on expanded roles and responsibilities.

Computer training teaches the effective use of the computer and its software applications. Computer training often must address the basic fear of technology that most employees face and identify and minimize any resistance to change that might emerge. Furthermore, computer training must anticipate and overcome the long and steep learning curves that many employees will experience. To do so, such training is usually offered in longer, uninterrupted modules to allow for greater concentration, and structured training is supplemented by hands-on practice. This area of training is commonly cited as vital to the fortunes of most companies, large and small, operating in today's technologically advanced economy.

Communications training concentrates on the improvement of interpersonal communication skills, including writing, oral presentation, listening, and reading. In order to be successful, any form of communications training should be focused on the basic improvement of skills and not just on stylistic considerations. Furthermore, the training should serve to build on present skills rather than rebuilding from the ground up. Communications training can be taught separately or can be effectively integrated into other types of training, since it is fundamentally related to other disciplines.

Organizational development (OD) refers to the use of knowledge and techniques from the behavioral sciences to analyze an existing organizational structure and implement changes in order to improve organizational effectiveness. OD is useful in such varied areas as the

alignment of employee goals with those of the organization, communications, team functioning, and decision making. In short, it is a development process with an organizational focus to achieve the same goals as other training and development activities aimed at individuals. OD practitioners commonly practice what has been termed "action research" to effect an orderly change which has been carefully planned to minimize the occurrence of unpredicted or unforeseen events. Action research refers to a systematic analysis of an organization to acquire a better understanding of the nature of problems and forces within it.

Career development refers to the formal progression of an employee's position within an organization by providing a long-term development strategy and designing training programs to achieve this strategy as well as individual goals. Career development represents a growing concern for employee welfare and their long-term needs. For the individual, it involves the description of career goals, the assessment of necessary action, and the choice and implementation of necessary steps. For the organization, career development represents the systematic development and improvement of employees. To remain effective, career development programs must allow individuals to articulate their desires. At the same time, the organization strives to meet those stated needs as much as possible by consistently following through on commitments and meeting the employee expectations raised by the program.

Management and supervisory development involves the training of managers and supervisors in basic leadership skills, enabling them to function effectively in their positions. For managers, training initiatives are focused on providing them with the tools to balance the effective management of their employee resources with the strategies and goals of the organization. Managers learn to develop their employees effectively by helping employees learn and change, as well as by identifying and preparing them for future responsibilities. Management development may also include programs for developing decision-making skills, creating and managing successful work teams, allocating resources effectively, budgeting, business planning, and goal setting.

Unfortunately, while many businesses understand the importance of training, obstacles and challenges prevent many small businesses from implementing training programs. Sixty-three percent of small and medium-sized businesses report that conflicting demands and required attendance at work hinder the ability of employees to participate in training. Further, 43 percent of owners of small and medium-sized businesses refer to cost as a serious obstacle for training. Thirty-three percent of respondents reported that employee participation in training was low as a result of employees working off-site. These obstacles must be managed and controlled in order for a company to create and manage effective employee training programs.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Borzo, Jeanette. "Almost Human." Wall Street Journal. 24 May 2004. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/ad/article/bt/SB108506861824716892.html?mod=sponsored by bt Retrieved April 30, 2010.

"Corporate Training is Impeded By Scarce Time and High Costs; Survey Finds." 16 February 2010. Wall Street Journal. Available from: http://online.wsj.com/article/PR CO 20100216 905099.html. Retrieved May 1, 2010.

Jacobs, Ronald L. Structured on the Job Training. San Francisco, Calif.: Berrett Koehler, 2003.

Kim, Nancy J. "Continuing Education is No Longer an Option." *Puget Sound Business Journal.* 15 August 1997.

Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. *Human Resources Management*. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Solomon, Charlene Marmer. "Continual Learning: Racing Just to Keep Up." Workforce. April 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TRANSACTION PROCESSING

Transaction process is a term that refers to the adding, changing, deleting, or looking up of a record in a data file or database by entering the data at a terminal or workstation. Most transaction processing systems also include a method of ensuring that all the information entered as a transaction is simultaneously saved. When a large number of transactions are taken and then stored to be dealt with at a later time, the process is known as batch processing. Different examples of transaction processing include automated teller machines, credit card authorizations, online bill payments, self-checkout stations at grocery stores, the trading of stocks over the Internet, and various other forms of electronic commerce.

At the center of most commercial interactions is a transaction, so every business has to deal with its commercial transactions in some form. How a company decides to manage these transactions can be an important factor in its success. As a business grows, the number of transactions it must manage usually grows as well. Careful planning must be done in order to ensure that transaction management does not become too complex. Transaction processing is a tool that can help growing businesses deal with their increasing number of transactions.

TRANSACTION PROCESSING AND THE INTERNET

One place where transaction processing has made a big splash is on the Internet. The advent of online technology has made the international distribution of goods and information a quick and often simple process. Customers have grown accustomed to placing orders online. The emergence of features like secure servers, one-click shopping, and tracking of packages over the Internet have helped make them feel more at ease with the process.

Transaction processing on the Internet includes several options for those who want to use a credit card or a checking account to pay for goods that do not originate from a typical e-business site, almost as if it is digital cash. One example of this type of service is PayPal (www.paypal. com), the world's first successful instant and secure online payment service. With PayPal, anyone can register to send and receive payments through the Internet. This service has gained most of its popularity on auction sites like eBay but can also be used for simple transactions between any two people in the world that have access to the Internet. Users have found this to be a safe, fast, easy, convenient, and inexpensive way to distribute money in the digital world. PayPal's service is free to most consumers, although there can be small service fees to businesses that decide to use it for a large number of transactions. PayPal only requires that users have either a valid credit card or active checking account.

Google Checkout entered the scene in 2006 as a competitor to PayPal. Google Checkout offered a universal checkout process, promising to streamline the checkout process by allowing customers to use their service at many different online retailers. In addition to the convenience of not having to fill out forms repeatedly, this uniform transaction processing and checkout service also promised increased safety for consumers; since their credit card information and personal data would be stored only on Google's centralized server as opposed to on the servers of multiple different online Web sites, the security risk of their information being improperly accessed declined.

Retailers have also enjoyed the benefits of jumping on the Internet bandwagon to help with the processing of their transactions. A company can set up a Web site through which its customers can purchase merchandise and the order can be taken, fulfilled, and processed by a subcontractor. If a business decides to go this route, it should investigate thoroughly the shipping charges that a particular firm will charge to send its goods. Many times, the shipping charges for products purchased over the Internet become inflated, causing consumers to become annoyed and even angry, feeling as if the shipping charges are a hidden extra fee. Any business must work to avoid losing a customer due to the poor service provided by a subcontractor. Other possible problems that often plague the online world such as computer system outages, slow servers, and security issues should also be considered.

THE TRANSACTION PROCESSING PERFORMANCE COUNCIL

The Transaction Processing Performance Council (TPC) is a nonprofit corporation that defines transaction processing and provides database benchmarks which it shares with the industry. The TPC emerged in the early 1980s just as ATMs, self-service, self-pay gasoline pumps, and other electronic payment devices began to gain in popularity. The industry has grown since then and now the online transaction processing industry registers billions of dollars in yearly sales transactions. The TPC also monitors and measures transaction processing and database performance in terms of how many transactions a system can perform in a given amount of time.

Furthermore, in February 2010 The TPC launched an energy performance specification system that helps users choose more energy efficient data processing servers and system components associated with transaction processing. Many businesses can benefit from the work of the TPC, including retail stores, online businesses, electronic stock brokers, and travel agencies. Their dedication will only ensure that the quality of conducting transactions remains at the highest possible level. More information about TPC is available at its Web site, www.tpc.org.

SMALL BUSINESSES AND TRANSACTION PROCESSING

The growth in the transaction processing industry portends good things for small businesses. A company that distributes and manages coin-operated video games and vending machines, for example, can expand its business by teaming up with a transaction processing firm that will help allow the machines to accept credit cards. A small antique store can increase business by marketing its goods over the Internet and then accepting payments through PayPal or another similar service. As is the case with most sound business decisions, managers should acquire proper education and knowledge about transaction processing before committing to it. It is, after all, just a new way to manage commercial transactions.

SEE ALSO Internet Payment Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Epper Hoffman, Karen. "The Changing Face of EBPP: As Electronic Billing Becomes a Maturing Market, New Players are Waiting in the Wings to Make Their Mark." *Bank Technology News.* December 2001.

Gomolski, Barbara. "Automated Billing: Have We Gone Too Far?" *Computerworld.* 20 March 2006.

Hapgood, Fred. "Online Transaction Processing Takes a Bow." CIO. 15 February 2001.

Hunt, Clair. "In the Blink of an Eye." Computer Weekly. 31 March 1994.
O'Reilly, Dennis. "Hands On: Google's New Checkout Service." ABC News. 29 June 2006. Available from: http:// abcnews.go.com/Technology/PCWorld/story?id=2135853 Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Overton, Rick. "Signed, Sealed, Delivered ... Online." *PC World.* November 1999.

"Transaction Processing Performance Council (TPC) Launches Energy Performance Specification." *Benzinga.* 4 February 2010. Available from: http://www.benzinga.com/press releases/b112267/transaction processing performance council tpc launches energy performance sp. Retrieved April 28, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Rakoczy, Anaxos

TRANSPORTATION

Transportation concerns the movement of products from a source, such as a plant, factory, or workshop, to a destination, such as a warehouse, customer, or retail store. Transportation may take place by air, water, rail, road, pipeline, or cable routes, using planes, boats, trains, trucks, and telecommunications equipment as the means of transportation.

The goal for any business owner is to minimize transportation costs while also meeting demand for products. Transportation costs generally depend upon the distance between the source and the destination, the means of transportation chosen, and the size and quantity of the product to be shipped. In many cases, there are several sources and many destinations for the same product, which adds a significant level of complexity to the problem of minimizing transportation costs. "The United States has the world's most extensive freight transportation network when measured in kilometers of public-use paved roads, railways, waterways, and pipelines, and number of airports," according to a 2010 report by the Research and Innovation Technology Administration Bureau of Transportation Statistics. The United States boasts more than four million kilometers' worth of roads, a railroad network that could circle the earth almost seven times if laid out in a straight line, and enough oil and gas lines to circle the globe fifty-six times.

The decisions a business owner must make regarding transportation of products are closely related to a number of other distribution issues. For example, the accessibility of suitable means of transportation factors into decisions regarding where best to locate a business or facility. The means of transportation chosen will also affect decisions regarding the form of packing used for products and the size or frequency of shipments made. Although transportation costs may be reduced by sending larger shipments less frequently, it is also necessary to consider the costs of holding extra inventory. The interrelationship of these

decisions means that successful planning and scheduling can help business owners to save on transportation costs.

BASIC MEANS OF TRANSPORTATION

Transportation is divided into modes based on the type of transportation used waterborne, rail, road-based, air, and pipeline. In turn "single-mode" and "multiple-mode" materials movements are recorded, the latter type sometimes referred to as "intermodal transport." This mixed mode of transport involves two or more modes to make a shipment. An example is oil transport to a port facility by tanker followed by pipeline transport of the crude to a refinery.

Water, rail, and truck transportation modes are each capable of transporting anything moving in commerce *physically*, but these modes have different levels of access to customers, different speeds, and thus carry different types of cargo. Barges very rarely carry packaged-good shipments, and trucks almost never move bulk commodities except over very short distances. Air transport is limited in transporting very bulky and very heavy objects, but air transport is ideal for light packages and for items that must be transported rapidly; pipelines move liquids and gases.

Air Transport. Air transportation offers the advantage of speed and can be used for long-distance transport. However, air is also the most expensive means of transportation; it is often used for smaller items of relatively high value (such as electronic equipment) and items for which the speed of arrival is important (such as perishable goods). Increasingly, air transport is used for just-in-time inventory management to reduce inventory carrying costs. "Worldwide international air cargo reached 28 million tons in 2007, growing at an annual average rate of 5 percent over the past decade," according to the 2010 Bureau of Transportation Statistics report. This growth trend also reflects the increasingly global nature of commerce.

Air transport is centralized at airports; the lack of landing sites, even for helicopters, makes air transport a hub-to-hub method. The U.S. Department of Transportation (DOT) therefore considers ancillary transportation associated with air shipments part of air shipments, such as truck or rail delivery of goods to and from airports to final destinations. Despite what has been said about limitations on weight and size, as these relate to air transportation, an astonishing variety of goods have been flown occasionally under certain circumstances, including very big and heavy equipment.

Railways. The rail transportation network in the United States included 139,326 miles of rail and 565 rail companies as of 2008, according to the Association of American

Railroads. Trains are ideally suited for shipping bulk products and can be adapted to meet specific product needs through the use of specialized cars tankers for liquids, refrigerated cars for perishables, and cars fitted with ramps for automobiles. Roughly two-thirds of all freight moved by rail consists of coal shipments in dedicated trains that run from points of coal mining to electric utilities that burn the coal.

Rail transportation is typically used for long-distance shipping. Less expensive than air transportation, it offers about the same delivery speed as trucks over long distances and exceeds transport speeds via marine waterways. In fact, deregulation and the introduction of freight cars with larger carrying capacities has enabled rail carriers to make inroads in several areas previously dominated by motor carriers. But access to the rail network remains a problem for many businesses.

Motor Carriers. Unless a business is located directly at a sea or river port or is served by a railroad siding, it is going to receive its inputs, and ship its products, using truck transportation over the highway network. Transport systems designed around trucks are the most flexible because a mix of small and large equipment can be readily assembled and deployed and because all points are accessible to trucks. For this reason, by the last quarter of the twentieth century, trucking became the dominant mode of transportation. The chief limitations of transport by motor carrier is that large bulk shipments of commodities are expensive to move because, in effect, each railcar equivalent of load requires its own engine and driver. Commodity movements by truck are therefore very limited.

Water Transport. Water transportation is the least expensive and slowest mode of freight transport. It is generally used to transport heavy products over long distances when speed is not an issue. Although accessibility is a problem with ships because they are necessarily limited to coastal area or major inland waterways piggybacking is possible using either trucks or rail cars. The main advantage of water transportation is that it can move products all over the world. In 2007 "the volume of worldwide international oceanborne cargo reached more than 8 billion tons. During the past decade, the annual average growth rate was about 3 percent," according to the 2010 Bureau of Transportation Statistics report. As markets become increasingly global, water transport will continue to play an important transportation role.

Pipelines. Pipelines are used predominantly to transport natural gas and oil. To move such materials long distances in pipes, booster stations must be built at intervals which receive the gas, recompress it, and push it back into the pipeline or receive the liquid and pump it on its

way under higher pressure. Chemicals and slurries (e.g., powdered coal in water) can also be transported in pipelines. The most extensive network consists of natural gas pipelines, comprising around 276,000 miles of transmission lines from which around 920,000 miles of distribution lines carry gas to users. In its overall freight statistics, the DOT includes only petroleum shipments by pipeline.

SEE ALSO Physical Distribution.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Association of American Railroads. "Class I Railroad Statistics." Available from: http://www.aar.org/~/media/AAR/Industry% 20Info/Statistics%202010%2004%2012.ashx. Retrieved April 27, 2010.

Research and Innovation Technology Administration. Bureau of Transportation Statistics. Freight Transportation: Global Highlights 2010. Available from: http://www.bts.gov/publications/freight transportation/. Retrieved April 28, 2010.
 U.S. Department of Transportation. Freight in America. 2006.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights; Darnay, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

TRANSPORTATION OF EXPORTS

An important part of the international trade process for exporters of any size is ensuring that the goods that are shipped reach their destinations intact and in a timely fashion. Appropriate packaging and proper documentation are essential in meeting these goals.

INTERNATIONAL FREIGHT TRANSPORTATION OPTIONS

The exporter's options for transporting goods are dictated in large measure by their final destination and how soon the customer needs the exported goods. U.S. exporters preparing goods for shipment to Mexico or Canada, for instance, will often make arrangements to transport their merchandise over land routes via truck or rail, while exports that are headed for destinations unreachable via land routes have to be transported by air or water.

Exporters who are faced with the choice of air or water modes of transport need to be cognizant of the advantages and disadvantages of those two options. While shipping by water is generally less expensive than transporting by air, the difference in cost is narrowed somewhat by ancillary costs associated with sea transport, such as the cost of transporting goods to the dock. Merchandise shipped over water also takes longer to reach its ultimate destination, and since some export transactions do not require the importer to pay until they are in possession of the goods, exporters in

immediate need of cash infusions will need to weigh this factor carefully. Of course, the sheer size and tonnage of some export shipments render air transportation impractical.

Due to the high volume of imports in the United States, the country's port infrastructure is geared more toward imports than exports. Lack of export capacity can present problems to time-sensitive shipments. The *Wall Street Journal* reported in March 2010 that shipping carriers had been idling and scrapping ships to reduce capacity and increase prices. When exports rose as the recession of 2008 and 2009 ended, the decreased capacity meant that goods were taking weeks to months longer to be delivered.

EXPORT PACKAGING

Consultants to companies that engage in exporting note that the merchandise they ship will generally be subject to more handling and potentially damaging forces during transport than will goods headed for domestic destinations. Intelligent packaging, then, is a key component of the exporting process. Ideally, exporters should use a packaging approach that minimizes the cost of transportation while simultaneously ensuring that the goods reach their destination intact. Many small exporting companies that do not have the financial or operating resources to take care of packaging themselves utilize firms that specialize in providing such services.

Exporting firms need to keep abreast of labeling and marking requirements on goods intended for international destinations as well. Pharmaceutical products, for instance, require special labeling that varies from country to country. In addition, many countries enforce regulations requiring that imported goods bear the name of the country of origin on the outside of their packaging. Packaging containing merchandise intended for foreign ports also typically includes markings indicating the height and weight of the packages, as well as any additional handling instructions.

NECESSARY EXPORT DOCUMENTS

The documentation required for international trade is quite extensive (and potentially confusing), but exporters need to make certain that they have their papers in proper order if they wish to avoid potentially damaging delays in shipment. Documents required for the export of goods include the following:

Export License. While most merchandise can be shipped to overseas customers without benefit of an actual license, some goods are subject to additional regulations and require an Individually Validated Export License (IVL). "Should your particular export be subject to export controls," explained the Small Business Administration, "then a 'validated' license must be obtained. In general, your export would require a 'validated' license if export of the goods

would: threaten United States national security; affect certain foreign policies of the United States; or create short supply in domestic markets."

Shipper's Export Declaration (SED). This important document is required for mail shipments of \$500 or more, all shipments of more than \$2,500 value, and any shipment that is covered by an IVL. SEDs are utilized by the U.S. Bureau of the Census to track export trends in the United States.

Commercial Invoice. The commercial invoice is used by both exporters and importers. Exporters use the document as proof of ownership and an aid in securing payment for goods delivered, while importers use it to confirm that the merchandise they have received matches what they ordered. Commercial invoices are also used by Customs officers to figure the correct duty on the goods being imported, so U.S. exporters generally provide translated copies of the invoice when shipping goods to destinations for which English is not the primary language spoken.

Consular Invoice. This kind of invoice serves the same general purpose as the commercial invoice, but it must be worded in the language of the nation for which the goods are intended. Consular invoices are so named because they can be obtained from the destination country's consulate.

Bill of Lading. This document serves as evidence of ownership of the goods being exported, and also specifies the responsibilities of the transporting company. Two types of ocean bills of lading can be used. The first, known as the straight bill of lading, provides for delivery of merchandise only to the person named in the bill of lading. Under the second bill of lading option, called the shipper's order, goods can be delivered not only to the person named in the bill but also to other designated people. Under the latter option, financing institutions are empowered to take possession of the goods being exported if the buyer defaults; they retain title on the merchandise until all payments and conditions of sale have been fulfilled. For exports that are transported by air, documents known as air waybills serve the same general purpose.

Certificate of Origin. Some countries require shipments of goods from foreign ports to include certificates that indicate where the merchandise originated. In instances wherein the importing country has trade agreements in place with the country that is doing the exporting, lower tariffs on those goods can sometimes be imposed.

Export Packing List. This highly involved document provides a detailed description of the contents being shipped. It covers the material in each individual package, providing information such as individual net, legal, tare, and gross weights and measurements for each package. These data are typically presented in both metric and U.S. measurement figures. Export packing lists are used

by the shipper (or the freight forwarder) to confirm the shipment's contents and figure the total weight and volume of the shipment.

Inspection Certificate. This documentation is bestowed by independent inspection firms, whose services are required when foreign purchasers ask for independent corroboration that the goods meet agreed-upon specifications. This is usually done for goods that would be prohibitively expensive to return to the manufacturer, such as equipment and machinery.

Insurance Certificate. Some international transactions require the exporting firm to provide insurance on the shipment. The insurance certificate describes the type and amount of merchandise contained in the shipment and confirms that the shipment has been insured.

Inland Bill of Lading. These documents known as "waybills on rail" in the railroad industry and "pro forma bills" within the trucking industry provide information on the inland transportation of goods and the port that will eventually send the exporter's goods on their way.

Dock Receipt. This paper is the international carrier's acknowledgment that goods have been received. It serves to transfer responsibility for those goods from the domestic to the international carrier.

Shipper's Instructions. This document serves to provide transporters of exports with any other information necessary to ensure the effective movement of goods to their final destination.

THE FREIGHT FORWARDER

International freight forwarders are important players in the exporting process for U.S. firms. Knowledgeable about all aspects of international trade including international and U.S. regulations, import and export rules, and shipping options freight forwarders serve as agents for exporting businesses, overseeing the transportation of their cargo to overseas destinations.

As the Small Business Administration (SBA) noted in its *Breaking into the Trade Game*, many freight forwarders provide services at the very beginning of the exporting process by advising exporting firms about freight costs, port charges, insurance costs, consular fees, handling fees, and other expenses. They can also advise small exporters about packaging options and in some cases can make arrangements to have goods containerized or packed at the port. Freight forwarders have the power to reserve space on freighters and other ocean vessels in accordance with client specifications.

In order to represent their exporting clients as effectively as possible, freight forwarders may review the wide array of documentation necessary for international business transactions, including letters of credit, commercial

invoices, and packing lists. Exporters can also ask freight forwarders to prepare necessary documentation for the exporting process, including bills of lading. Once this documentation has been taken care of, they can be forwarded as needed. Finally, the exporter can also ask the freight forwarder to make arrangements with the customs broker to ensure that their merchandise is in compliance with customs export documentation regulations. Given the wide array of services that they provide, and the importance of those services to the exporting process, trade experts view freight forwarders as an extremely valuable resource for small exporting firms. "The cost for their services," contended the SBA, "is a legitimate export cost that should be figured into the price charged to the customer."

SEE ALSO Exporting.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cook, Thomas A. Mastering Import and Export Management. New York: AMACOM, 2004.

Demassi, Michael. "How to Expand Abroad: Opening a Foreign Office." *Business First of Buffalo.* 8 January 2010.

Johnson, Thomas E., and Donna Bade. Export/Import Procedures and Documentation. New York: AMACOM, 2010.

Levitz, Jennifer, Tamara Audi, and John W. Miller. "Export Revival Threatened By Shipping." Wall Street Journal. 11 March 2010.

Manresa, Maritza. How to Open & Operate a Financially Successful Import Export Business. Ocala, Fla.: Atlantic Publishing Group, 2010.

Sowinski, Lara L. "Going Global in a Flash: Numerous Resources Await U.S. Companies Ready to Break into the Global Market." *World Trade.* August 2005.

U.S. Small Business Administration. Breaking into the Trade Game: A Small Business Guide. 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

TUITION ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS

Tuition assistance programs are a type of employee benefit in which an employer reimburses employees for the costs associated with continuing education. Assistance usually comes in the form of reimbursements for tuition, fees, and books. Many progressive companies pay for an unlimited number of courses that may or may not be directly related to an employee's current job. While a 2005 survey conducted by the Society for Human Resource Management and reported on in an *HR Magazine* article found that 60 percent of corporations offer

some form of tuition assistance, this benefit is one of the first to be cut when a company is struggling financially. "A Graduate Management Admission Council survey shows that only 29 percent of U.S. employers offered tuition reimbursement or scholarships to recent M.B.A. graduates in 2009 that's down from 37 percent in 2008" reported Amy Bell for the *San Francisco Chronicle*.

Companies offering tuition assistance reason that today's rapidly changing work environment requires employees to possess a wide variety of skills, and that education provides a way for them to improve their skills and adapt to the new realities of the business world. Other companies adopt tuition assistance programs on a smaller scale, providing partial reimbursement of certain costs associated with job-related courses.

Although tuition assistance programs can be costly for businesses, there are a number of proven strategies that can be applied to help keep costs down. In addition, tuition assistance programs offer companies a number of important benefits. For example, companies that provide their employees with tuition assistance are building a more educated work force by encouraging workers to pursue higher education. Tuition assistance programs can also provide companies with an effective recruiting tool, enabling them to attract highly motivated people. Finally, tuition assistance can lead to reduced employee turnover and increased loyalty to the company.

COMMON CONCERNS ABOUT TUITION ASSISTANCE

Many companies resist instituting tuition assistance programs because of the cost involved. In fact, poorly planned tuition assistance programs do waste money. But as Heather Kirkwood observed in *Kansas City Business Journal*, "experts say a well-designed tuition reimbursement program can turn what seems like a cash-sucking recruiting tool into a revenue-increasing program that creates loyal employees."

There are a number of different strategies that businesses can take to limit the expense of tuition assistance programs. The first step is to determine the specific educational goals of employees in order to help them select their courses. Outside educational advisory services can help employees understand their goals and thus decrease the chance that they will begin one course of study only to quit and start another. Similarly, specialists within the company can be made available to advise employees about their educational options, rather than simply explaining the features of the tuition assistance program to them. These individuals can help guide employees in educational directions that will benefit both themselves and the company for which they work.

Experts also recommend that employers reimburse fees as well as tuition in order to reduce costs. State-supported universities tend to charge lower tuition rates but higher additional fees than private colleges, which might cause some employees to choose to attend the more expensive private colleges in order to save on out-of-pocket expenses. Another way companies can save money in their tuition assistance programs is to investigate negotiating discounts with the schools. Larger companies or even smaller ones with specific educational needs may be able to save money by providing a certain number of students for a course. If, for example, a dozen employees from one company need to take a basic class, that company may be able to arrange a reduced rate or even a special class just for employees. Employers may also find it beneficial to arrange to pay certain local colleges and universities directly in order to reduce paperwork and other hassles for their employees.

Another way for companies to save money, as well as make the idea of continuing education more attractive to employees, is to provide access to nontraditional education options, such as "distance learning," over the Internet. Thousands of accredited courses are available through this alternative means, which allow busy employees with family responsibilities to fulfill course requirements on their own time without having to sit in a formal classroom. However, it is important to make sure that such programs are regionally accredited so any credits earned will transfer to traditional schools if necessary.

Employers can also save money on tuition assistance programs by helping employees receive college credit for skills and knowledge they may already possess. For example, about 600 colleges offer students the opportunity to demonstrate their knowledge of various subjects through a life-experience portfolio. When employees have mastered the content of a course through work experience, they may be able to obtain college credit without actually having to spend time or money on a class. This option might, for instance, enable a person employed as a bookkeeper to pass out of an intermediate accounting course.

Assessment tests, offered by college testing services, provide a similar, relatively inexpensive, option. Such testing enables some employees to reduce the amount of formal education they need to obtain a degree, which also reduces the time and cost involved in their education. In addition, gaining credit for skills and knowledge can enhance employees' self-esteem and bring them recognition for their skills at work.

Will Employees Apply Themselves?. Some firms worry that offering a liberal tuition reimbursement policy will not be fully taken advantage of if participants do not invest the effort required to earn passing grades. These firms will often include guidelines and restrictions in

their tuition reimbursement policies that attempt to guard against this possibility. For instance, companies can tie reimbursement to grades a certain percentage for an A, a B, a C, and so on. Employers can also avoid this potential problem by requiring students who fail a course to either repeat it or pay back the company for related tuition and fees.

Employees May Take the Education and Then Leave the Company. Many businesses providing tuition assistance to employees fear that the worker will depart for greener pastures after taking advantage of the program. In order to reduce the likelihood of losing newly educated employees, some companies require participants in their tuition assistance programs to remain at the company for a certain length of time or else reimburse the company for part of the tuition paid on their behalf. Many businesses also limit enrollment in such programs to individuals who have already been with the company for a certain amount of time (typically 6 months to 1 year). Other companies take the more positive step of rewarding employees who earn their degrees with a gift of company stock. The stock can be set up to mature over a few years, thus giving the employee added incentive to remain at the company.

Complex Tax Implications. Finally, some companies are reluctant to establish tuition assistance programs for their employees because of the paperwork related to tax compliance. Some forms of tuition assistance to workers are tax-deductible especially if the coursework is necessary to

maintain professional licenses or otherwise ensure that the employee in question can adequately fulfill his or her workplace obligations and responsibilities. If a company reimburses employees for their tuition expenses rather than paying the educational institution directly, that amount is considered taxable income over the first \$5,250 of tuition assistance. This increase in taxes and reduction in takehome pay can come as a shock to employees, and companies should educate employees about the tax consequences of tuition assistance. Businesses interested in establishing tuition assistance programs for their employees should first consult with an accounting or tax professional to discuss these and other potential factors.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Training and Development.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bell, Amy. "Six Dying Job Perks." San Francisco Chronicle. 29 April 2010.

Bolch, Matt. "Bearing Fruit: Usage Rates for Traditional Tuition Assistance Programs Are Low, So Employers Are Tempting Employees with Free Tuition and Bonuses." *HR Magazine*. March 2006.

Roberts, Gary, Gary Seldon, and Carlotta Roberts. *Human Resources Management*. U.S. Small Business Administration, n.d.

Zaragoza, Sandra. "Fewer Businesses Willing to Subsidize Employees' Educations." *Austin Business Journal*. 4 February 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

U

UNDERCAPITALIZATION

Undercapitalization is a situation in which a business has insufficient funding, or capital, to support its operations. Although undercapitalization can affect any business, it is particularly common and problematic for small businesses. In fact, undercapitalization is one of the warning signs of major financial trouble for small businesses, as well as a significant cause of small business failure. Undercapitalization also acts to limit the growth of many small businesses, because without sufficient capital they cannot afford to make the investments necessary for expansion. In this way, undercapitalization can pose a problem even for profitable small businesses. "What separates the successful entrepreneur from the unsuccessful? In many cases, it seems to be whether the prospective business owner has access to sufficient funds," Brian Hamilton wrote in the Small Business Administration (SBA) publication Financing for the Small Business. Without sufficient capitalization, companies are unprepared to ride out slow periods in the business cycle, or to fend off a new competitor, or to work through any number of shocks that buffet all businesses from time to time.

There are a number of factors that determine how much capitalization any small business needs. Businesses that offer a service usually require fewer funds than those that manufacture a product. Similarly, businesses in which the owners perform most of the work tend to need less upfront capital than businesses with employees. A company's initial capitalization also depends on the entrepreneur's ability to invest personal funds and institute a sound business plan.

In order to avoid future problems with undercapitalization, entrepreneurs need to perform a realistic assessment of their expenses and financial needs. Some of the major expenses facing a new business include facility rental; salaries and wages; equipment and tools; supplies; utilities; insurance; advertising; and business licenses. The SBA advises entrepreneurs to assess start-up costs accurately: "A realistic startup budget should only include those things that are necessary to start that business. These essential expenses can then be divided into two separate categories: fixed and variable. Fixed expenses include rent, utilities, administrative costs, and insurance costs. Variable expenses include inventory, shipping and packaging costs, sale commissions, and other costs associated with the direct sale of a product or service." Based upon this information, the entrepreneur should prepare a cash flow projection on a monthly basis for the first year. The difference between the funds the entrepreneur is able to contribute, the amount of income the business is expected to generate, and expenses the business is projected to incur provides a rough estimate of the business's financial needs. Ideally, an entrepreneur will secure the necessary equity from various sources to make up the difference and provide the business with sufficient capitalization.

CASH MANAGEMENT AND PLANNING

Managing cash flows is an important aspect of staying ahead of the capital needs that a growing company may have. The goal of cash management is to manage the cash balances of an enterprise in such a way as to maximize the availability of cash not invested in fixed assets or inventories and to do so in such a way as to avoid the risk of

insolvency. Factors monitored as a part of cash management include a company's level of liquidity, its management of cash balances, and its short-term investment strategies.

Cash is the lifeblood of a business. Managing it efficiently is essential for success. In some ways, managing cash flow is the most important job of business managers. If at any time a company fails to pay an obligation when it is due because of the lack of cash, the company is insolvent. Insolvency is the primary reason firms go bankrupt. Obviously, the prospect of such a dire consequence should compel companies to manage their cash with care. Moreover, efficient cash management means more than just preventing bankruptcy. It improves the profitability and reduces the risk to which the firm is exposed.

Cash management is particularly important for new and growing businesses. Cash flow can be a problem even when a small business has numerous clients, offers a product superior to that offered by its competitors, and enjoys a sterling reputation in its industry. Companies suffering from cash flow problems have no margin of safety in case of unanticipated expenses. They also may experience trouble in finding the funds for innovation or expansion. It is, somewhat ironically, easier to borrow money when you have money. For this reason, planning ahead is essential. Knowing when new funds will be necessary and securing those funds ahead of the need is far easier than approaching a bank once there is a funding crunch in the business.

Companies should always keep track of revenue and expenses to avoid running out of cash when bills are due. One of the easiest ways to produce cash is to speed up customer payments sending invoices as soon as they become payable; collecting from customers who have not paid within 30 days; and offering discounts for early payment. Inventory management is another key to healthy cash flow. The length of time before inventory turns into cash should be carefully considered before additional inventory is purchased otherwise, the business owner may run out of cash before enough inventory is sold.

UNDERCAPITALIZATION AND CORPORATE LIABILITY

A little-known problem associated with undercapitalization is that it can increase the likelihood of the owners of a corporation being held personally liable for business-related matters. One of the main reasons that entrepreneurs choose the corporate form of business organization is to protect themselves against personal liability for business debts and court judgments. Incorporation does not afford automatic protection, however. Corporate owners

can be held personally liable in a number of situations, including cases where personal and corporate assets are commingled, the corporation does not keep adequate records, or corporate owners intentionally defraud their creditors.

But perhaps the most critical factor in determining whether there should be personal liability for corporate debts is whether the owners provided sufficient capitalization for the business. The ultimate test is whether there are enough corporate assets to satisfy corporate obligations. For example, an entrepreneur could not contribute only \$500 to start a new business, knowing that it actually required an initial capital outlay of \$10,000, and expect his or her personal assets to be protected in case the business became insolvent. In this instance, a court would be likely to rule that the extreme undercapitalization of the corporation made the owner personally liable for its debts

SEE ALSO Banks and Banking; Capital Structure; Cash Management; Debt Financing; Equity Financing; Finance and Financial Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baldwin, John R. *Innovation Strategies and Performance in Small Firms*. Northampton, Mass.: Edward Elgar Publishing, 2004.

Cannella, Cara. "Where Seed Money Really Comes From." *Inc.* 1 April 2003.

Detamore Rodman, Crystal. "Going Somewhere? Keeping Financial Road Map in Your Company's Back Pocket Is Always a Capital Idea." *Entrepreneur*. December 2002.

Ellison, Mitch, and Neil E. Seitz. *Capital Budgeting and Long Term Financing Decisions.* 4th ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson/South Western, 2005.

Hamilton, Brian. Financing for the Small Business. U.S. Small Business Administration, 1990.

Hommel, Ulrich, Michael Frenkel, and Markus Rudolf, eds. *Risk Management*. New York: Springer, 2005.

Penland, Dolly. "Keep Cash Flowing in Economic Dry Spells." Jacksonville Business Journal. 10 October 2008.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Estimating Startup Costs."
Available from: http://www.sba.gov/financialassistance/
borrowers/resources/basics/
ESTIMATE STARTUP COSTS.html. Retrieved May 5,

Williamson, Bill. "Effective Use of Cash Depends on Tracking Inflows, Outflows." *Portland Business Journal.* 28 August 2000

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

UNDERWRITERS LABORATORIES (UL)

Underwriters Laboratories (UL) is the largest and best-known independent, not-for-profit testing laboratory in the world. Based in Northwood, Illinois, UL conducts safety and quality tests on a broad range of products, from fire doors to closed-circuit cameras. The laboratory provides a full spectrum of conformity and quality assessment services to manufacturers and other organizations. It also assists jurisdictional and provincial authorities, offers educational materials to consumers, and works to strengthen safety systems around the world.

UL provides comprehensive diagnostic testing services for more than 19,000 products in the following areas: fire testing; medical device testing; EPH services (food service equipment, drinking water certification, plumbing equipment); audio/video; home electronics; Source Verification and Inspection Services (SVIS); electric vehicle components and systems; EMC testing and certification; information technology equipment (ITE) industry services; and telecom industry services. It conducts tests on products in these areas to see whether they meet standards set by UL engineers in conjunction with input from manufacturers and product users, but it will also test products to see whether they meet standards set by outside entities, such as a city (in the case of building codes, for instance). In 2010 UL conducted product evaluations in sixty-eight laboratory, testing, and certification facilities that it operated around the world. As of 2010, UL Marks appeared on 66,000 products.

In addition to its work in the U.S. market, Underwriters Laboratories maintains services for companies looking to test products for international markets. According to its Web site, UL serves companies in 102 countries. This division of UL studies international product certification standards, assists clients with the application process, helps with correspondence and translation, and can coordinate the exchange and review of test data. In order to increase its efficiency in these international realms, Underwriters Laboratories has also launched a sustained effort to establish common standards for safety requirements, testing protocols, and certifications around the world. The impetus for this effort, according to UL, is a recognition that companies seeking to establish a presence in multiple overseas markets sometimes need as many as twenty separate safety certifications for a single product, a requirement that "can cost as much as \$8,000 per safety mark per product. Many companies have annual certification budgets of \$5 million or more."

UL is continuously adding new testing facilities and studying safety standards for new products. In April 2010 the company announced that it was the Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratory for the EV Project, a study of

electric vehicle charging station infrastructure. UL also added a solar panel testing facility and even analyzes the effectiveness of companies' corporate social responsibility programs. In response to competitive pressures, UL announced in 2007 that it would create a for-profit subsidiary for testing and certification. The existing non-profit company would continue to develop safety standards and perform other work for the public good.

UL Designations "Underwriters Laboratories, which has been in existence for more than 100 years, is very sensitive to the prevalent but mistaken belief that it approves products," wrote Robert C. Cook in *Security Management*. "The only entity that can actually approve or reject a product is a federal, state, or local government agency known generally as the 'Authority Having Jurisdiction' or AHJ." However, an AHJ whether it is a local health code inspection department or the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration often requires products to be tested by Underwriters Laboratories or another lab before the agency will approve its use.

UL hands out one of three different designations to products that pass its tests: UL listed, UL recognized, or UL certified. Businesses should note that there is no such designation as "UL approved"; companies that mistakenly tout their products with such a designation will arouse the ire of Underwriters Laboratories, which will insist that the company clarify the matter immediately.

UL Listed. This designation means that the tested product meets the laboratory's standards and can be used by itself.

UL Recognized. This designation is granted to equipment components that are used in combination with other pieces of equipment to create a finished product.

UL Certified. This designation is used by UL when it has been successfully tested to the standards of an outside authority, such as a city's building code requirements.

Businesses considering enlisting the services of Underwriters Laboratories (or similar labs) should be aware that testing can be both expensive and time-consuming. Bills of several thousand dollars per product tested are not unusual in many industry sectors, and the testing procedures usually take about 6 months to complete, with some tests extending well beyond that time frame. However, the importance of UL acknowledgment is very significant to marketplace image in many industries.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Jancsurak, Joe. "New Standards for Standards." *Appliance Manufacturer*. August 2000.

Ritch, Emma. "Solar Leaders Tour Underwriters Laboratories" New San Jose Testing Lab." Silicon Valley/San Jose Business Journal. 18 July 2008.

Strom, Shelly. "Underwriters Laboratories Gives Seal of Approval." Business Journal Portland. 4 August 2000.
"Underwriters Labs Pursues Single Worldwide Standard." Manufacturing News. 25 August 2000.
U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission. "Meeting for Underwriters Laboratories to Describe Their For Profit

U.S. Consumer Product Safety Commission. "Meeting for Underwriters Laboratories to Describe Their For Profit Subsidiary." Available from: http://www.cpsc.gov/LIBRARY/FOIA/meetings/mtg08/ul4 10.pdf. Retrieved April 30, 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. "Certification of Workplace Products by Nationally Recognized Testing Laboratories." 16 February 2010. Available from: http://www.osha.gov/dts/shib/shib/21610.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

UNIFORM COMMERCIAL CODE (UCC)

The Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) is a collection of modernized, codified, and standardized laws that apply to all commercial transactions with the exception of real property. Developed under the direction of the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, the American Law Institute, and the American Bar Association (ABA), it first became U.S. law in 1952. Since that time, it has undergone a process of constant revision.

The Uniform Commercial Code arose out of the need to address two growing problems in U.S. business: 1) the increasingly cumbersome legal and contractual requirements of doing business; and 2) differences in state laws that made it difficult for companies located in different states to do business with one another. Businesspeople and legislators recognized that some measures needed to be taken to ease interstate business transactions and curb the trend toward exhaustively detailed contracts. They subsequently voiced support for the implementation of a set of standardized laws that would serve as the legal cornerstone for all exchanges of goods and services. These laws the Uniform Commercial Code could then be referred to when discrepancies in state laws arose. They freed companies from painstakingly including every conceivable business detail in all of their contractual agreements.

DEVELOPMENT OF THE UNIFORM COMMERCIAL CODE

Work on the UCC began in earnest in 1945. Seven years later, a draft of the code was approved by the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws, the American Law Institute, and the American Bar Association. Pennsylvania became the first state to enact the

UCC, and it became law there on July 1, 1954. The UCC editorial board issued a new code in 1957 in response to comments from various states and a special report by the Law Revision Commission of New York State. By 1966 forty-eight states had enacted the code. Currently, all fifty states, the District of Columbia, and the U.S. Virgin Islands have adopted the UCC as state law, although some have not adopted every single provision contained within the code.

BUSINESS ISSUES ADDRESSED IN THE UCC

Many important aspects of business are covered within the UCC, and several of them are of particular import to entrepreneurs and small-business owners. The code provides detailed information on such diverse business aspects as breach of contract (and the options of both buyers and sellers when confronted with a breach); circumstances under which buyers can reject goods; risk allocation during transportation of goods; letters of credit and their importance; legal methods of payment for goods and services; and myriad other subjects.

Articles. The UCC consists of ten articles. Article 1, titled General Provisions, details principles of interpretation and general definitions that apply throughout the UCC. Article 2 covers such areas as sales contracts, performance, creditors, good faith purchasers, and legal remedies for breach of contract. Given its concern with the always important issue of contracts, small-business owners should be thoroughly acquainted with this section. Article 3, which replaced the Uniform Negotiable Instruments Law, covers transfer and negotiation, rights of a holder, and liability of parties, among other areas. Article 4 covers such areas as collections, deposits, and customer relations; it incorporated much of the Bank Collection Code developed by the American Bankers Association.

Article 5 of the Uniform Commercial Code is devoted to letters of credit, while Article 6 covers bulk transfers. Article 7 covers warehouse receipts, bills of lading, and other documents of title. Article 8, meanwhile, is concerned with the issuance, purchase, and registration of investment securities; it replaced the Uniform Stock Transfer Act. Article 9 is another provision that is particularly important to small-business owners. Devoted to secured transactions, sales of accounts, and chattel paper, it supplanted a number of earlier laws, including the Uniform Trust Receipts Act, the Uniform Conditional Sales Act, and the Uniform Chattel Mortgage Act.

Finally, Article 10 provides for states to set the effective date of enactment of the code and lists specific state laws that should be repealed once the UCC has been enacted (Uniform Negotiable Instruments Act, Uniform

Warehouse Receipts Act, Uniform Sales Act, Uniform Bills of Lading Act, Uniform Stock Transfer Act, Uniform Conditional Sales Act, and Uniform Trust Receipts Act). In addition, Article 10 recommends that states repeal any acts regulating bank collections, bulk sales, chattel mortgages, conditional sales, factor's lien acts, farm storage of grain and similar acts, and assignment of accounts receivable, for all of these areas are covered in the UCC. Individual states may also add to the list of repealed acts at their own discretion.

The UCC has a permanent editorial board, and amendments to the UCC are added to cover new developments in commerce, such as electronic funds transfers and the leasing of personal property. Individual states then have the option of adopting the amendments and revisions to the UCC as state law. For current information on changes within and interpretations of the Uniform Commercial Code, business owners may consult the Uniform Law Commission at www.nccusl.org under "Final Acts & Legislation." Also of use is a Web site made available by Cornell Law School which offers the entire text of the UCC in an easily searchable format, located at www.law.cornell.edu/uniform/ucc.html.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"Securing Debt Payment Through Use of Article 9 of the UCC and Construction Liens." *Business.gov.* Available from: http://www.business.gov/business law/ucc/secure debt payment. html. Retrieved May 6, 2010.

Stone, Bradford, and Kristen David Adams. *The Uniform Commercial Code in a Nutshell.* 7th ed. St. Paul, Minn.: Thomson/West, 2008.

"UCC: Uniform Commercial Code." Cornell University Law School. Legal Information Institute. Available from: http:// www.law.cornell.edu/ucc/. 11 March 2005.

White, James J., and Robert Summers. *Uniform Commercial Code*. 6th ed. St. Paul, Minn.: Thomson Reuters/West, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

The U.S. Chamber of Commerce is a national not-forprofit business federation devoted to promoting business interests in the United States and around the globe. Founded as a national federation in 1912 and headquartered in Washington, D.C., the U.S. Chamber of Commerce has long championed the cause of large and small businesses alike. Primary areas of activity by the Chamber include efforts to ease perceived overregulation of business activities; cut taxes on businesses; strengthen trade relations with other nations; improve labor relations; increase productivity and innovation in all industry areas; develop new markets; study major business policy issues; improve socioeconomic conditions in communities; and reduce business-related litigation.

In 2010, the membership of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce included 830 business associations; approximately 250 accredited local and state chambers of commerce; 113 American chambers of commerce based in 100 foreign countries; and more than 300,000 member businesses. The Chamber counts most of the largest corporations in the United States, but according to Chamber of Commerce data, more than 96 percent of the federation's members are small businesses with 100 or fewer employees.

In addition to its intensive lobbying activities on behalf of its membership, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce boasts several affiliated organizations engaged in policy areas of interest to small and large businesses alike. The National Chamber Foundation (NCF), for instance, is a public and business policy research institution dedicated to exploring issues and solving problems found in the modern business world. The Chamber also supports two organizations devoted to legal issues. Its National Chamber Litigation center (NCLC) represents businesses in legal proceedings, while the Institute for Legal Reform (ILR) is dedicated to tort reform and other probusiness changes to the U.S. legal system.

Other foundations associated with and supported by the Chamber include the Center for International Private Enterprise (CIPE), which promotes business development in developing countries, and the Institute for a Competitive Workforce, which endeavors to boost workforce education and training initiatives in all industries. The Business Civic Leadership Center (BCLC) addresses corporate citizenship issues and promotes the positive effect business can have on society. TradeRoots advocates for increased free trade legislation and helps businesses expand globally, while the Global Intellectual Property Center educates interested parties about the importance of intellectual property protection.

The national offices of the U.S. Chamber of Commerce are located at 1615 H. Street NW, Washington, DC 20062-2000, (800) 638-6582. The Chamber also maintains a Web site at www.uschamber.com.

SEE ALSO Chambers of Commerce.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hoover, Kent. "U.S. Chamber Pushes for Greater Global Expansion." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 5 February 2010.

Mack, Charles S. Business, Politics, and the Practice of Government Relations. Westport, Conn.: Quorum, 1997.

U.S. Chamber of Commerce. "Small Business Nation." Available from: http://www.uschambersmallbusinessnation.com. Retrieved May 1, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

The Department of Commerce, which was established in 1903, is one of the main government agencies intended to assist businesses large and small and represent their interests domestically and abroad. The agency states that its broad range of responsibilities include expanding U.S. exports, developing and promoting innovative technologies, gathering and disseminating statistical data and other important economic information, measuring economic growth, granting patents, promoting minority entrepreneurship, and providing stewardship. The department promotes these goals by encouraging job creation and economic growth through exports, free and fair trade, technology and innovation, entrepreneurship, deregulation, and sustainable development. As of 2010, the department had a budget of \$6.5 billion and employed 38,000 people.

One of the key offices within the Department of Commerce is the Office of Business Liaison. That office serves as the intermediary between the business community and the agency. Its objectives include:

- To be proactive in its dealings with the business community and to be responsive and effective in its outreach efforts.
- To keep the current administration aware of problems and issues facing the business community.
- To keep the business community abreast of key administration decisions and policies.
- To meet regularly with members of the business community.
- To help businesses navigate their way through all the federal agencies and regulations through its Business Assistance Program. In addition to producing a wide variety of published materials, the Assistance Program also provides specialists who are available to answer specific questions on government policies, programs, and services.

Another office that is of interest to small-business owners is the Office of Small and Disadvantaged Utiliza-

tion. This office is responsible for ensuring that the department purchases goods and services from small businesses. It helps small businesses identify contract and subcontract opportunities, clarifies who the key individuals at that bureau are, and provides small businesses with basic information on the procurement process. The Office of Small and Disadvantaged Utilization also helps businesses develop marketing strategies.

Following is a list of other key offices, departments, and programs at the Department of Commerce that are also of interest to small-business owners:

- Bureau of the Census every 10 years it performs a full census of the U.S. population, collecting a wide variety of information, as well as sorting and analyzing it. The bureau makes this information publicly available, and business owners often use the information for demographic or marketing purposes. Also of interest to small businesses is the bureau's economic census performed every 5 years, and the many different economic surveys gathered annually, quarterly, and monthly for various sectors of the economy.
- Bureau of Economic Analysis promotes a better understanding of the U.S. economy by providing the most timely, relevant, and accurate economic accounts data in an objective and cost-effective manner.
- Economic Development Administration responsible for creating new jobs, retaining existing jobs, and stimulating industrial and commercial growth in economically challenged areas of the United States.
- International Trade Administration helps U.S. businesses compete in the global market by assisting exporters, helping businesses gain equal access to foreign markets, enforcing U.S. trade laws and agreements, and making it easier to compete against unfairly traded imports. Includes separate units for trade development and import administration. At the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century it partnered with the Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation to create a public-private partnership focused on best practices in entrepreneurship to advance economic growth in the United States and globally. More information can be found at www.entrepreneurship.gov.
- Trade Compliance Center part of the International Trade Administration, the center monitors foreign compliance with trade agreements and provides businesses with information about their rights and

obligations under existing trade agreements with other nations.

- Minority Business Development Agency devoted to fostering the creation, growth, and expansion of minority businesses in the United States.
- Office of Consumer Affairs exists to bridge the gap between businesses and consumers, to help businesses improve the quality of the services they offer consumers, to educate consumers, and to speak for the consumer in regards to each administration's economic policy development. The office also works with U.S. businesses to help them become more competitive in the global marketplace.
- Patent and Trademark Office protects innovation in the marketplace by providing inventors and authors with exclusive rights to their creations. This is where a small business should file patents and trademarks, search for existing patents and trademarks, and learn about domestic and international intellectual property (IP) laws.
- National Institute of Standards and Technology promotes economic growth by working with businesses to develop and apply technology, measurements, and standards. The institute maintains a Web site, www.manufacturing.gov, which provides information on the competitiveness of U.S. manufacturers and service industries.
- STAT-USA provides the public with access, including electronic access, to export, import, and international economic information.

Extensive information on the department and its various bureaus and programs is available on the Web site that it maintains, located at www.commerce.gov.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Hoover, Kent. "Commerce Department Office May Launch to Assist Entrepreneurs." *South Florida Business Journal*. 2 October 2009.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. "Commerce Organization." Available from: http://www.commerce.gov/About Us/ Officials/index.htm . Retrieved May 6, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. "Export Programs Guide; A Business Guide to Federal Export Assistance." November 2009. Available from: http://www.trade.gov/media/ publications/pdf/epg 2009.pdf. Retrieved May 6, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION GUARANTEED LOANS

The U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) is a major source of financing for small businesses in the United States. This Federal agency was created by Congress in 1953 to provide small business with similar access to bank loans that larger, more established businesses enjoyed. The SBA acts as either a direct lender or a loan guarantor, depending on the loan program, and provides management and technical assistance as well as contracting opportunities to small businesses. The SBA's various loan programs have provided needed funding for thousands of small enterprises that were unable to secure loans from lending institutions on their own; indeed, businesses cannot solicit loans from the SBA unless they are unable to get funding independently.

Some of today's most successful businesses, including Intel, Apple, and FedEx, were each given a much-needed boost in their early days by SBA loans. This record of success, coupled with the trend toward small-business start-ups and entrepreneurship in the United States, has encouraged both the SBA and its lending partners to continue to expand its loan programs. The SBA has subsequently set new records in various loan guarantee categories since the mid-1990s. As of September 2009, the SBA had guaranteed \$62.2 billion worth of loans.

TYPES OF SBA GUARANTEED LOANS

The SBA's 7(a) Loan Program is the most popular of the agency's programs. During the fiscal year 2009, when businesses were reeling from the effects of a recession, the SBA approved more than 41,000 of these loans totaling over \$9 billion. That was down from a loan volume of \$14.5 billion in 2006. Under this program, the SBA does not actually make direct loans to small businesses. Instead, it assures the institution that is making the business loan usually a bank that it will make payment on the loan if the business defaults on it. Since the SBA is taking responsibility for the loan, it is usually the final arbiter of whether a loan application will be approved or not.

The 7(a) Loan Program was formed to meet the long-term financing needs of small businesses. The primary advantage of 7(a) loans is that business enterprises are able to repay the loan over a very long period of time. Ten-year maturities are available for loans for equipment and working capital (though 7-year terms are more commonplace), and loans for real estate and major equipment purchases can be paid back over as long as 25 years. The SBA can guarantee 85 percent of loans up to \$150,000, and 75 percent of loans of over \$150,000. The interest rate of 7(a) loans ranges from 2.25 percent to 4.75

percent over the prime lending rate, depending on the loan amount and time to maturity.

The SBA maintains several individual loan programs under the 7(a) umbrella. These include CAPLines, Low-Doc, SBAExpress, EWCP, DELTA, and an assortment of other lending initiatives targeted at specific sectors of the small-business world.

CAPLines. CAPLines loans are given to small businesses with short-term working capital needs. "Under CAPLines," notes the SBA, "there are five distinct short-term working capital loans: the Seasonal, Contract, Builder's, Standard Asset-Based, and Small Asset-Based lines." For the most part, the SBA regulations governing the 7(a) Program also govern this program, including maximum loan amounts and interest rates. The exception is the Small Asset-Based Lines, which have a maximum loan amount of \$200,000.

LowDoc. The Low Documentation Loan (LowDoc) Program is a simplified version of the 7(a) loan for businesses with strong credit histories seeking less than \$150,000. It combines a streamlined application process (for many loan requests, the application is only one page long) with the elimination of several bureaucratic steps to improve response time to requests. Any small business that posted average annual sales over the previous 3 years of \$5 million or less and employs 100 or fewer individuals (including all owners, partners, and principals) is eligible to apply for a Low Documentation Loan. Since its inception, the LowDoc Program has proven enormously popular with small-business owners and entrepreneurs.

SBAExpress. This relatively new pilot program is only available through selected lending institutions. It makes loans of up to \$150,000 to qualified businesses.

Export Loan Programs. The SBA offers two loan programs to help small businesses expand or develop their export activities. Most banks do not lend against export orders, receivables, or lines of credit, but through the Export Express program, businesses can obtain SBA-backed financing (up to 90 percent guaranty) on loans and lines of credit up to \$250,000.

The Export Working Capital Program (EWCP) guarantees loans for qualified small businesses engaged in export transactions. It replaced another SBA program known as the Export Revolving Line of Credit Program. Most of the SBA regulations governing the 7(a) Program also govern this program. Loan maturities, however, may be for up to 3 years, with an option for annual renewals. EWCP loans can be extended for either single or multiple export sales.

DELTA. The Defense Loan and Technical Assistance (DELTA) Program was implemented to help ease the

impact of national defense cuts on defense-dependent small businesses. According to the SBA, DELTA loans of up to \$1.25 million must be used to retain jobs of defense workers, create new jobs in impacted communities, or to make operating changes with the aim of remaining in the "national technical and industrial base." While listed under the 7(a) umbrella of loan programs, DELTA actually uses the 504 CDC program as well, discussed further below.

MicroLoans. SBA MicroLoans are short-term loans of up to \$35,000. In fiscal year 2009 the SBA provided \$23 million worth of MicroLoans, disseminated through nonprofit groups. These loans are intended for the purchase of machinery and other equipment, office furniture, inventory, supplies, and working capital. The typical MicroLoan size was \$13,000 in 2010.

International Trade Loan (ITL). The ITL provides long-term financing assistance to small businesses that are involved in international trade or have been hurt by imports. Under this program, the SBA guarantees loans for up to \$1.75 million for a combination of fixed-asset financing and working capital needs (though the working capital portion of the guarantee is limited to \$1.25 million).

Pollution Control Program. This program extends loans to small businesses engaged in the planning, design, or installation of pollution control facilities.

504 Loans. The Small Business Administration's other major loan program is the 504 CDC (Certified Development Companies) Program. CDCs are nonprofit corporations established to aid communities in their economic development efforts. The 504 CDC Program is designed to provide growing businesses with long-range, fixed-rate financing (up to \$4 million for qualified applicants) for major expansion expenditures in the realm of fixed-asset projects. These include real estate purchases and improvements, including existing buildings; grading; street improvements; parking lots and landscaping; utilities; long-term machinery and equipment; renovation of existing facilities; and building construction. Monies from the 504 CDC Program cannot be used for refinancing, working capital or inventory, or consolidating or repaying debt.

The SBA describes the program thusly: "Typically, a 504 project includes a loan secured with a senior lien from a private-sector lender covering up to 50 percent of the project cost, a loan secured with a junior lien from the CDC (a 100 percent SBA-guaranteed debenture) covering up to 40 percent of the cost, and a contribution of at least 10 percent equity from the small business being helped." Businesses that create or retain a job for every \$65,000 of a loan can borrow up to \$1.5 million. Small manufacturers can borrow up to \$4 million, but they must create

or maintain a job for every \$100,000 of loan value. Businesses can borrow up to \$2 million if they meet a public policy goal, including expansion of exports; rural development; business district revitalization; expansion of businesses owned by minorities, veterans, or women; or changes necessitated by federal budget cutbacks or federally mandated standards or policies.

Disaster Assistance Loans. The SBA offers these loans to businesses that have been victims of natural disasters (fires, floods, hurricanes, earthquakes, etc.). In 2009 the SBA approved 21,780 disaster loans totaling \$1.2 billion. These loans, limited to \$2 million and not available to firms that were insured for their losses, are available to businesses of any size that need to repair or replace facilities to "predisaster" condition. Economic Injury Disaster Loans are also made available to companies that suffered severe economic damage as a result of a given disaster. These loans, which are capped at \$1.5 million, are meant to help businesses cover ordinary operating expenses "which would have been payable barring disaster," according to the SBA. It is worth noting that businesses can apply for either type of disaster loan assistance, but they can be awarded no more than a total of \$2 million from the two programs unless they qualify as a major source of employment for the region in which they operate.

INTEREST RATES ON SBA LOANS

The interest rates on SBA-guaranteed loans are negotiated between the borrowing business and the lending institution, but they are subject to SBA-imposed rate ceilings, which are linked to the prime rate. Interest rates on SBA loans can be either fixed or variable.

According to the SBA, fixed rate loans are not allowed to exceed the prime rate plus 2.25 percent if the loan matures in less than 7 years. If the maturity of the loan is 7 years or more, however, the rate can be boosted to the prime rate plus 2.75 percent. For SBA loans totaling less than \$25,000, the maximum interest rate cannot exceed the prime rate plus 4.25 percent for loans with a maturity of less than 7 years (for loans that mature after 7 years, the interest rate can be as much as the prime rate plus 4.75 percent). For SBA loans between \$25,000 and \$50,000, maximum rates are not permitted to exceed 3.25 percent (for loans that mature in less than 7 years) and 3.75 percent (for loans with longer terms of maturity).

Variable rate loans, notes the SBA, may be pegged to either the SBA optional peg rate or the lowest prime rate. (The optional peg rate is a weighted average of rates that the federal government pays for loans with maturities similar to the average SBA loan.) Under variable rate loan plans, the lender and borrower negotiate the amount of the

spread to be added to the base interest rate. Such agreements also provide for regular adjustment periods wherein the note rate can be changed as needed. Some agreements call for monthly adjustment periods, while others provide for quarterly, semiannual, or annual adjustments.

ELIGIBILITY ISSUES

The Small Business Administration defines businesses eligible for SBA loans as those that cannot obtain a loan without SBA assistance; operate for profit; are engaged in, or propose to do business in, the United States or its possessions; have reasonable owner equity to invest; and use alternative financial resources (such as personal assets) first. In addition, to secure SBA assistance, a company must qualify as a "small business" under the terms of the Small Business Act. That legislation defined an eligible small business as one that is independently owned and operated and not dominant in its industry.

Since the passage of the Small Business Act, the SBA has developed size standards for every industry to gauge whether a company qualifies as a "small business" or not. Size standards are arranged by Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) code, but in general, the following guidelines apply for major industry groups:

- Manufacturing A key criteria for manufacturing establishments is the size of their work force. Generally, 1,500 employees is the cut-off point for SBA consideration, but even establishments that have between 500 and 1,500 employees may not qualify as small businesses; in such instances the SBA bases its determination on a size standard for the specific industry in which the business under consideration operates.
- Wholesaling Generally, wholesale establishments seeking SBA financial assistance should not have more than 100 employees.
- Retail and Service Financial information is the key consideration here; ideally, retail and service industry businesses seeking SBA assistance should not have more than \$3.5 million in annual receipts, although the requests of larger establishments are considered (depending on the industry). Establishments engaged in construction or agriculture industries are also evaluated on the basis of their financial reports.

The Small Business Administration also considers other factors in determining whether an establishment qualifies as a small business. For example, if a business is affiliated with another company, the owners must determine the primary business activity of both the affiliated group and the applicant business before submitting a

request for SBA assistance. If the applicant business and the affiliated group do not both meet the SBA's size standards for their primary business activities, then the loan request will not be considered.

The SBA also has a number of eligibility rules that apply to specific kinds of businesses. Franchisees, for example, are often favored by the SBA because their businesses enjoy a higher success rate than do other businesses. Nonetheless, SBA officials will examine a franchisee's franchise agreement closely before extending any loan guarantees to him or her. If the officials decide that the franchisor wields so much control over the franchise's operations that the franchisee is basically an employee, then the SBA will turn down the request. Other types of businesses, such as those in agriculture or the fishing industry, are free to apply for SBA assistance, but they are directed to look first to government agencies that deal directly with their industries. Farmers, for example, should first explore loan programs available through the Farmers Home Administration (FHA), while some members of the fishing industry depending on the nature of their need should first consult with the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS). The SBA also notes that some businesses are disqualified from consideration from the outset by the industry in which they operate. Businesses that operate in gambling, investment, or media-related fields, for example, are all ineligible for SBA loans.

Finally, the SBA notes that loans that they guarantee are only to be used for specific business purposes, including "the purchase of real estate to house the business operations; construction, renovation, or leasehold improvements; acquisition of furniture, fixtures, machinery, and equipment; purchase of inventory; and working capital." Using the money for other purposes payment of delinquent withholding taxes, acquisition of another business, refinancing of debt, and a whole host of other actions is not allowed.

APPLYING FOR AN SBA LOAN

The chief challenge of any business seeking to secure a loan from the Small Business Administration is to convince the SBA that it has the ability to be successful in its chosen field. To do so, the small-business owner should be equipped with a complete understanding of his or her operation (whether existing or proposed) and the benefits that a loan, if granted, will bring to the business. Of course, it is also necessary to articulate this information to the SBA effectively. Business owners disseminate this data through a variety of documents.

Principal documents that should be submitted by the entrepreneur who hopes to start a new business include résumé (and résumés of any other key people involved in the proposed enterprise); current financial statement of all personal assets and liabilities; summary of collateral; proposed operating plan; and statement detailing revenue projections. Perhaps the most important document, however, is the loan request statement itself, for it is this document that should detail all aspects of the proposed business. For established business owners seeking an SBA loan, the most important documents besides the loan application are the company balance sheet, personal financial statements, and business income statements. Consultants urge small-business owners to be both careful and realistic in preparing these records. They also caution entrepreneurs and small-business owners not to distort figures or facts in their presentation. The SBA does not look kindly on misrepresentations in financial statements or any other part of the loan application.

The Loan Application. The SBA loan application form serves to summarize much of the information detailed elsewhere in the total application package. Applicants are directed to furnish basic information about themselves and their businesses, including personal information (full legal name, street address); basic business information (employer ID number, type of business, number of employees, banking institution used); names and addresses of management personnel; estimated business expenditures and costs (including details on the SBA loan request); summary of collateral; summary of previous government financing; and listing of debts.

The SBA loan application form also provides a complete listing of the various other items of information that must be provided for a business's application to be considered. These include a personal history statement; personal and business financial statements; business description; listing of management personnel; equipment list; cosigners; summary of bankruptcies, insolvencies, and lawsuits (if any); listing of any familial relationships with SBA employees; subsidiaries, either proposed or in existence; franchise agreements; and statements of financial interest in any establishments with which applicant business does business, if applicable.

SEE ALSO 8(A) Loan Program; HUBZone Employment Contracting Program.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Cohen, William A. The Entrepreneur and Small Business Problem Solver. 3rd ed. New York: Wiley, 2006.

Hoover, Kent. "End to SBA Loan Subsidy Sought." Business First of Buffalo. 5 February 2010.

"How to Secure an SBA Loan." *Inc.* 30 April 2010. Available from: http://www.inc.com/guides/2010/04/securing sba loan.html. Retrieved May 4, 2010.

U.S. Small Business Administration Guaranteed Loans

Mandelbaum, Robb. "Does the SBA Still Matter?" *Inc.* 1 May 2007.

Primm, Steven, and Tim Roncevich. SBA Loan Application Guide. CreateSpace, 2009.

U.S. Small Business Administration. "Summary of Performance and Financial Information 2009." Available from: http://www.sba.gov/idc/groups/public/documents/

sba homepage/serv aboutsba perf summ.pdf. Retrieved May 3, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

1293

V

VALUATION

Valuation is the process of putting a price on an asset. The value of businesses, personal property, intellectual property (such as patents, trademarks, and copyrights), and real estate are all commonly determined through the practice of valuation. Businesses are valued for many tax, legal, and business reasons but selling the business is the usual motive. Determining the value of a business is simple yet complex. The fair market value is what a knowledgeable buyer is willing to pay and a knowledgeable seller willing to accept. What price should a buyer be willing to pay? Here things become complicated. "It is sometimes said that business valuation is part science and part art; that's because judgment of shifting market forces plays a large role in any thorough valuation of assets," wrote Jeffrey Reinhardt for the *Baltimore Business Journal*.

Valuations are closely linked to economic conditions. In good times, businesses have higher revenue and profits and therefore higher valuations based on an earnings multiple. In bad times, buyers have a harder time obtaining credit, even if the price of a business is lower. According to a 2009 study by *Inc.*, "the median sale price for a private company fell 27 percent in 2008, to \$400,000 from \$551,000." If credit can be obtained, a downturn is a good time to buy solid performing companies.

More than one valuation method exists but each one takes into account future earnings if continued operations are planned. Theory recognizes three approaches to business valuation: the income-based approach, asset-based approach, and the market approach. The income approach is the most commonly used and is based on an entity's estimated future income stream. The asset-based approach

is based on a straightforward determination of the collective value of an entity's assets. The market approach is a hybrid form of the earlier two. Using the market approach usually involves utilizing some market multiple of assets and income.

Putting a value on a small company is much more difficult than establishing the value of a large, publicly traded company. Publicly traded companies have a known value on any given day the value of their outstanding stock. The value of small companies is much harder to establish, especially family-owned or closely held companies, companies that are unique in the marketplace, or companies built by creative entrepreneurs who will not be running the companies in the future. The valuation of a small company is usually best accomplished by using more than one method and melding the results of various assessments in a way that best reflects the individual business.

APPROACHES TO VALUATION

Of the many methods used in determining the value of a business, some are better suited to certain business types than others. Finance companies tend to value a business at what the assets will bring at a liquidation auction. Investment bankers and venture capitalists, on the other hand, tend to be interested in rapid appreciation and high return on investment and thus value a business on a discounted future cash flow basis. Statisticians tend to use complex deviation curves based on historical performance to project future earnings when doing a business valuation. Corporate America looks to the prevailing profit-to-earnings (P/E) ratios, unless the market is depressed, in which case they

use book value. Each of these methods also try to account for risk factors facing the business.

Rules of Thumb. Because the cost of having a formal appraisal performed may be prohibitive for small businesses, owners will frequently turn to their accountants for assistance with a business valuation. Accountants faced with this task often revert to what are known as business valuation rules of thumb to try and determine a range of values for their clients. However, the use of rules of thumb or typical selling ranges can value a company too low or too high as it does not take into account anything particular to that business, such as intangibles, or positive or negative factors.

Rules of thumb are standards established for businesses in the same industry. Brokers and financial intermediaries involved in mergers and acquisitions observe how certain types of businesses are valued and sold and over time patterns emerge. Based upon these empirical data they derive and publish rules of thumb to guide the valuation of businesses by industry and type. Examples of such rules of thumb are: dry cleaning businesses sell from 75 percent to 90 percent of gross revenues; property and casualty insurance businesses sell for 1.2 to 1.6 times book value; dental practices sell for 50 percent to 60 percent of gross revenues; optometrist practices sell for the value of their net fixed assets plus the most recent year's net income. Many books and professional journals provide information about these rules of thumb. Trade associations are another source of information about industry-specific, business valuation rules of thumb.

Income Statement Methods of Valuation. The two related valuation methods listed below are by far the most frequently used means of assessing the value of a small business.

- Historical Cash Flow Approach This is the most commonly used of all valuation methods. Many buyers view this method as the most relevant of all valuation approaches for it tells them what the business has historically provided to its owners in terms of cash. Lawrence Tuller noted in *The Small Business Valuation Book*, "the value of assets might be interesting to know, but hardly anyone buys a business only for its balance sheet assets. The whole purpose is to make money, and most buyers feel that they should be able to generate at least as much cash in the future as the business yielded in the past." This method typically takes financial data from the company's previous three years in drawing its conclusions.
- Discounted Future Cash Flow (DCF) Approach
 This method uses projections of future cash flows
 from operating the business to determine what a

company is worth today. The DCF approach requires detailed assumptions about future operations, including volumes, pricing, costs, and other factors. DCF usually starts with forecast income, adding back noncash expenses, deducting capital expenditures, and adjusting for working capital changes to arrive at expected cash flows. The future cash flow method also is notable for its recognition of industry reputation, popularity with customers, and other "goodwill" factors in its assessment of company value. Once the value of the business's assets has been settled upon, the appropriate discount rate must be determined and used to bring the future cash flows back to their present day value. DCF in its single-period form is known as capitalization of earnings, which usually involves "normalizing" a recent measure of income or cash flow to reflect a steady-state or going-forward amount that can be capitalized at the appropriate multiple.

Balance Sheet Methods of Valuation. These methods of valuation are most often employed when the business under examination generates most of its earnings from its assets rather than from the contributions of its employees. These methods are also used, wrote John A. Johansen in *How to Buy or Sell a Business*. "when the cost of starting a business and getting revenues past the break-even point doesn't greatly exceed the value of the business's assets."

- · Liquidation Approach This method assesses the value of a business by gauging its value if it were to cease operations and sell its individual assets. Under this approach, the business owner would receive no compensation for business "goodwill" nontangible assets such as the company's name, location, customer base, or accumulated experience. This method is further divided into forced liquidations (as in bankruptcies) and orderly liquidations. Values are typically figured higher in the latter instances. Assetbased lenders and banks tend to favor this method, because they view the liquidation value of a company's tangible assets to be the only valuable collateral to the loan. But it is unpopular with most business owners because of the lack of consideration given to goodwill and other intangible assets, such as patents, copyrights, trade secrets, and customer relationships.
- Asset Value Approach This approach begins by examining the company's book value. Under this method, items listed on a business's balance sheet (at historical cost levels) are adjusted to bring them in line with current market values. In essence, this method calls for the adjustment of an asset's book value to equal the cost of replacing that asset in its current

condition. This method is most often used to determine the value of companies which feature a large percentage of commodity-type assets. The net asset value method, also referred to as net worth or owner's equity, is one of the more commonly employed of all valuation approaches. While flawed in some respects, the net asset value method is popular because this approach can be easily figured from existing financial records.

Valuing Personal Service Businesses. The valuation of a personal service business, like a medical practice, is often approached somewhat differently. While equipment, supplies, real estate and other assets are included in assessing personal service business values, they are often of little consequence to potential buyers of the business in question. After all, a buyer may have an entirely new location in mind for the business, and costs associated with leases, utilities, and taxes often change dramatically with relocation. Instead, wrote Tuller, the most important consideration in valuing any personal service business "is how much gross billings can be generated from the customer/client base, not what profits have been recorded or how much cash [the owner has] taken out.... A key consideration to keep in mind if you are selling a professional practice is that the goodwill you have built up over the years is really what you are selling. Sometimes, it is called customer or client lists, or client files, but it is really just goodwill."

VALUATION ISSUES AND STANDARDS

It is important to recognize and deal properly with certain subtleties and standards in the field of valuation. Issues and standards to keep in mind include:

Treatment of Debt. If the method used to determine company value uses a predebt-service income measure, then debt must usually be subtracted from the resulting figure.

Control Premiums. If the valuation methodology used is based on price-earnings ratios of comparable public companies and the interest being valued is the entirety of a company, a control premium may be imposed.

Discount for Lack of Marketability. This discount, also known as the liquidity discount, comes into play in situations where the business owner's ability readily to sell his or her business is questionable. For example, publicly traded companies are highly marketable, and their shares can be quickly turned into cash. Closely held companies, however, are sometimes far more difficult to sell. Depending on the valuation, it may be necessary to subtract a discount for lack of marketability or add a premium for the presence of marketability.

Standard of Value. When determining valuation of a company, the standard of value must be clearly defined. That is, it must be clear whether the valuation is based on book value, fair market value, liquidating versus going-concern value, investment value, or some other definition of value. Defining the standard of value is important because of adjustments that are necessary under some, but not all, of these standards.

"As Of' Dates. Valuation methods determine the value of a company at a given point in time. Thus, businesses that undergo a valuation process are said to be worth X dollars "as of" a certain date. Values of businesses inevitably change over time, so it is critical to state the date for any valuation. In addition, the information used by the appraiser should be limited to that which would have been available at the "as of' date.

Form of Organization. The legal definition of the organization under examination is an important factor in any valuation. Different legal forms of entity corporations, S corporations, partnerships, and sole proprietorships are all subject to different tax rules, rules which impact the value of the enterprise being appraised.

Focus of Valuation. The focus of the valuation must be clearly identified. The portion of the business enterprise being acquired, the type(s) of securities involved, the nature of the purchase (asset purchase or stock purchase), and possible impact of the transaction on existing relationships (such as related party transfers) can all affect the value of the entity under examination.

Going through a business valuation exercise is useful for any business owner. He or she will learn a lot about the business by applying any one or several of the valuation methods discussed here. In the end, however, the true value of a business is, much like beauty, in the eye of the beholder. Or, in the case of a business owner who wishes to sell, it is the price another is willing to pay for the business.

SEE ALSO Discounted Cash Flow; Mergers and Acquisitions; Selling a Business.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Damodaran, Aswath. *The Dark Side of Valuation: Valuing Young, Distressed, and Complex Businesses.* 2d ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: FT Press, 2010.

Jenkins, David S. "The Benefits of Hybrid Valuation Models." *CPA Journal.* January 2006.

McCarthy, Ryan. "A Buyer's Market: What Is Your Business Worth Now?" *Inc.* 1 June 2009.

Oliver, Stephen. "How to Put a Price on Your Business When It's Time to Sell." *San Antonio Business Journal.* 23 May 2008.

Reinhardt, Jeffrey. "Some Tips for Mastering the Art and Science of Business Valuation." *Baltimore Business Journal*. 8 February 2008.

Robbins, Stever. "How Much Is This Business Worth?" Entrepreneur.com. 12 January 2004.

Steingold, Fred S. The Complete Guide to Selling a Business. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2007.

Tuller, Lawrence W. *The Small Business Valuation Book*. Avon, Mass.: Adams Media, 2008.

Watkins, Steve. "For Those Looking to Sell Business, Holding on Might Be Best Right Now." *Business Courier of Cincinnati*. 23 October 2009.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Santore, Anaxos

VALUE-ADDED TAX

A value-added tax (VAT) is a fee that is assessed against businesses by a government at various points in the production of goods or services—usually any time a product is resold or value is added to it. In many countries this tax is referred to as a Goods and Services Tax (GST). Value is added to a product or service whenever the value increases as a result of the application of a company's factors of production, such as labor and equipment. VAT must be paid by every company that handles a product during its transition from raw materials to finished goods. For example, tax is charged when a manufacturer sells to a wholesaler and again when a wholesaler sells to a retailer.

In calculating the VAT, the taxable amount is based on the value added at each stage of the process of producing goods and bringing them to market. As an example, say that a company that makes socks buys cotton yarn for \$1,000; adds \$500 to its value in terms of labor, depreciation of knitting machines, and profits; then sells the completed socks for \$1,500. VAT would be calculated as a percentage of the \$500 value added by turning cotton yarn into socks. Of course, the sock company would also get credit for the amount of VAT it paid on the purchase of inputs, like cotton yarn.

In general, the total VAT accrued during the production of goods is reflected in the price of items sold to final consumers, because each reseller along the way usually passes along its VAT costs. In this way, VAT is somewhat similar to a national sales tax, and the two forms of taxation are often compared by governments. Experts claim that VAT entails higher administrative costs but is easier to enforce than a national sales tax.

The concept of VAT was first adopted by France in 1954. As of 2010, there were nearly 150 countries around the world that had implemented a VAT or GST. In most

cases, the percentage of tax charged varies based on the necessity of the particular product, so the tax on food would generally be less than the tax on luxury items like boats. The United States is the only member country of the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) that does not have a value-added tax. According to the OECD, countries with a VAT collect on average one-fifth of their total tax revenue through this tax.

VAT has been proposed for use in the United States as a way to simplify business and personal income tax laws. In a 2010 interview, U.S. President Barack Obama said, "I know that there's been a lot of talk around town lately about the value-added tax. That is something that has worked for some countries. It's something that would be novel for the United States." Proponents claim that VAT would replace other forms of taxation and reduce the costs of tax compliance. In fact, some people say that adopting VAT would eliminate tax returns for individuals and make the Internal Revenue Service obsolete. On the other hand, opponents argue that VAT would be more complicated to implement than other tax-reform options, such as a national sales tax. They also worry that it would increase the cost of food, medicine, and other necessities, which would hurt the poor.

VAT AND E COMMERCE

VAT is a common form of taxation in the European Union (EU). In fact, VAT rates are as high as 25 percent in some EU countries. With the rise of e-commerce, the EU began to enforce a value-added tax on goods sold online. Not only did this funnel more money to the governments within the EU, but it can also level the playing field between online retailers and traditional brick-and-mortar retailers. Many Internet-based businesses are frustrated with the hassle and financial burden of calculating and collecting taxes for purchases made across country borders. Some have found ways to avoid paying the necessary value-added tax. This is often done by operating the business in a taxhaven country, or more often, making it appear as though the business is operated out of one of these countries. The EU is currently trying to crack down on companies using VAT loopholes to dodge paying the proper taxes.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Babington, Charles. "Obama Suggests Value added Tax May Be an Option." *Associated Press.* 21 April 2010. Available from: http://news.yahoo.com/s/ap/20100421/ap on bi ge/us obama tax. Retrieved May 5, 2010.

"EU to Consider Internet Tax." eWeek. 23 October 2000.

Leigh, David. "Election 2010: Liberal Democrats Promise Tax Avoidance Crackdown." Guardian. 14 April 2010. Available from: http://www.guardian.co.uk/politics/2010/apr/14/ liberal democrats tax avoidance crackdown. Retrieved May 5, 2010. Organization for Economic Co operation and Development. "International VAT/GST Guidelines." Available from: http://www.oecd.org/LongAbstract/0,2546,en 2649 201185 36177872 119820 1 1 1,00.html. Retrieved May 5, 2010.

Sanderson, Christine. "EU Forges Ahead on E Commerce." International Tax Review. September 2000.

Tagliabue, John. "From Europe, Creative Taxation." New York Times. 28 September 2000.

Trumbull, Mark. "US Tax Bite Smaller Than Other Nations'." *Christian Science Monitor.* 11 April 2010. Available from: http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/2010/0411/US tax bite smaller than other nations. Retrieved May 5, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VARIABLE PAY

Variable pay programs are an increasingly popular mode of compensation in the business world. In 2009 Worldat-Work conducted a survey regarding employee pay and found that 80 percent of the businesses they surveyed had an incentive or bonus program in place at that time. These programs, which are also sometimes referred to as "pay-for-performance" or "at-risk" pay plans, provide some or all of a workforce's compensation based on employee performance or on the performance of a team. Variable pay proponents contend that providing tangible rewards for superior performance encourages hard work and efficiency and serves as an effective deterrent to mediocre or otherwise uninspired work performance.

Variable pay programs are made up of a variety of different compensation methods. In the broadest sense, variable pay programs include annual incentives or bonus payments; individual incentive plans; lump-sum payments; technical achievement awards; cash profit-sharing plans; small group incentives; gainsharing; and payments for newly acquired skill and knowledge. Some analysts argue that variable pay programs should be defined far more restrictively, but most agree that all of the above share a common emphasis on recognizing achievement, which is the ultimate goal of variable pay plans. In a 2010 article in Inc. about profit-sharing plans, Peter Vander Bos wrote that such plans "can be a powerful incentive for employees to work harder for the company and gain a sense of satisfaction from knowing they'll all get a cut of the profits. It's also likely that the added productivity will increase the overall financial performance of the company."

VARIABLE PAY AND THE MODERN BUSINESS ENVIRONMENT

The growing prevalence of variable pay alternatives in business compensation strategies has been attributed in part to a couple of other business trends. Rapidly changing technologies have had an impact on the ways in which people work. Along with these changes have come rapidly changing job descriptions and a need for people with flexible skill sets to fill these positions. At the same time, business observers point out that increased emphasis on quick reactions to changing competitive conditions have triggered a growth in movement toward employee empowerment. And as employees become more empowered, employers have had to find new ways to compensate them for their contributions to the overall enterprise.

Other analysts frame the issue of variable pay in terms of return on investment (ROI). In an environment of heightened business risk, businesses must reduce their investment in fixed costs and maximize the use of variable costs, which they incur only if they achieve certain results. Nowhere is this situation seen more clearly than in the balance between fixed and variable pay, since employee compensation in many industries is a company's single largest expense.

ADVANTAGES AND DRAWBACKS OF VARIABLE PAY

Most criticisms of variable pay can be traced to concerns about the nature, implementation, and execution of such programs rather than the theories upon which they are based. In practice, many companies fail to make variable pay programs meaningful to individual employees, which in turn robs the program of much of its power to facilitate increased productivity.

In a report published by the Institute of Management & Administration titled "Companies Are Not Getting Full Value from Variable Pay Programs," the findings showed, as the title implies, that companies report very mixed results from variable pay programs. The survey reported on was carried out by the firm Hewitt Associates. The Hewitt data showed that about half of companies with single-digit revenue growth believed that the cost of their variable pay programs outweighed the benefit. Companies with double-digit revenue growth, however, almost all reported positive outcomes from their variable pay programs. The report stated: "The fact that many companies don't benefit from variable pay plans is a significant issue, as they're spending more than \$54 million a year on this type of pay. We've found that companies achieving highrevenue growth have successful programs because they provide the appropriate amount of administrative, communication, and monetary support. These organizations know that if this type of pay plan is implemented correctly, it will reinforce a performance culture."

One of the key differentials between companies with a positive and those with a negative experience with variable pay programs was the selection of appropriate performance measures. Those measures are the primary motivation for employees and they communicate to employees what the objectives of the company are. Companies that focused variable pay measures on the ability to reduce costs reported less satisfaction with the programs than those companies using increases in sales as the measure upon which variable pay was linked. According to Paul Shafer, a manager with Hewitt Associates, "If a company wants growth, it can't reward for cutting costs. Cost reduction and growth can be competing, rather than complementary, goals, so by blending the two, companies run the risk of confusing employees and, in all likelihood, accomplishing neither.'

The recession that began in 2008 and the subsequent monetary support that the U.S. government gave to many struggling corporations highlighted the issue of inflated executive pay, which is a common form of variable pay. As a result, the government has begun to scrutinize these policies and has created stricter guidelines for what and how much executives can be paid in bonuses and perks. It is important even for small businesses to keep track of these changes in policy when implementing variable pay plans.

ESTABLISHING A VARIABLE PAY SYSTEM

Proponents of variable pay programs contend that implementation of such a system is far more likely to be successful if the following conditions are met:

- Employees must have control over their performance. If employees are overly dependent on the actions and output of other employees or processes, they may have little control over their own performance. Variable pay programs that are not based on principles of employee empowerment are almost certainly doomed to fail.
- Differences in performance must mean something to the business. Employees must see that mediocre and high-quality performances are not rewarded equally, and that results count.
- Business goals must be clearly defined and adequately disseminated to employees, and they should be arrived at with their assistance.
- Performance must be measured regularly and reliably.
 A clear system of performance appraisal and feedback must be put in place, with regularly scheduled meetings as one component.

- Employers should use variable pay as a tool in reaching ambitious business goals. The targets should be set high so that extra effort is needed to reach them.
- Businesses should make sure that their variable pay plans reward employees for actions or skills that actually further the aims of the company.

SEE ALSO Employee Benefits; Employee Compensation; Human Resource Policies.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Ang, James S., An Sing Chen, and James Wu Lin. "Ascertaining the Effects of Employee Bonus Plans." *Applied Economics*. 10 July 2005.
- "Companies Are Not Getting Full Value from Variable Pay Programs." *Report on Salary Survey*. Institute of Management & Administration. July 2004.
- Dietderich, Andrew. "Survey: Pay Based on Performance Gains Ground." *Crain's Detroit Business.* 3 April 2006.
- Leonard, Devin. "Bargain Rates for a C.E.O.?" New York Times. 2 April 2010.
- Morton, John D. "Variable Pay in the BLS National Compensation Survey." U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. 30 January 2003.
- Vanden Bos, Peter. "How To Implement a Profit Sharing Plan." Inc. 19 April 2010. Available from: http://www.inc.com/guides/2010/04/profit sharing plan.html. Retrieved May 13, 2010.
- "Variable Pay Rising in Manufacturing." Financial Express. 22 March 2006.
- Williams, Valerie L., and Stephen E. Grimaldi. "A Quick Breakdown of Strategic Pay." Workforce. December 1999.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VARIANCE

A variance has several meanings in business. In an accounting sense, a variance is the difference between an actual amount and a predetermined standard amount or the amount budgeted. In a statistical sense, a variance is a measure of the amount of spread in a distribution. It is computed as the average squared deviation of each number from its mean. Finally, variance has a meaning related to land use called a zoning variance. A zoning variance is an administrative exception to land use regulations.

ACCOUNTING VARIANCES

In accounting, a variance could be a cost variance, where actual costs may be different from the estimated standards for costs. Variances can be favorable or unfavorable. A variance from standard cost is considered favorable if the

actual cost is less than the standard or budgeted cost, and it is considered unfavorable if the actual cost is more than was budgeted. It is also possible to break down the cost variance into the factors that may have caused it to occur such as a quantity variance, or the difference between the actual quantity and the standard quantity; and a price variance, or the difference between the actual price and the standard price.

When a variance occurs, like the cost variance in this example, top management should examine the circumstances to determine the factors that created it. By doing so, management should be able to identify who or what was responsible for the variance and take steps to correct the problem. For example, assume that the standard material cost for producing 1,000 units of a product is \$8,000, but that materials costing \$10,000 were actually used. The \$2,000 unfavorable variance may have resulted from paying a price for the material that was higher than the standard price. Alternatively, the process may have used a greater quantity of material than standard. Or there may have been some combination of these factors.

The purchasing department is usually responsible for the price paid for materials. Therefore, if the variance was caused by a price higher than standard, responsibility for explaining the problem rests with the purchasing manager. On the other hand, the production department is usually responsible for the amount of material used. Thus, the production department manager is responsible for explaining the problem if the process used more than the standard amount of materials. However, the production department may have used more than the standard amount of material because its quality did not meet specifications, with the result that more waste was created. Then the purchasing manager is responsible for explaining why the inferior materials were acquired. On the other hand, the production manager is responsible for explaining what happened if the analysis shows that the waste was caused by inefficiencies.

Thus variances like the cost variance in the example above trigger questions to be answered within the organization. These questions call for answers that, in turn, should lead to changes designed to correct the problem and minimize or eliminate the variances for the next reporting period. In studying variances in expenditures, a company may find that the assumptions upon which its budgets were made were in error. These too should be corrected so that the budget will more accurately reflects the likely outcome in the next period. As Edward Van-Derbeck noted in his 2009 book *Principles of Cost Accounting*, "Variances... provide a basis on which management can take appropriate action to eliminate inefficient operating conditions."

A performance report may identify the existence of the problem, but it can do no more than point the direction for further investigation of what can be done to improve future results. Other common variances in accounting include overhead rate and usage variances.

STATISTICAL VARIANCES

In statistics, a variance is also called the mean squared error. The variance is one of several measures that statisticians use to characterize the dispersion among the measures in a given population. To calculate the variance, it is necessary first to calculate the mean or average of the scores. The next step is to measure the amount that each individual score deviates or is different from the mean. Finally, that deviation is squared by multiplying the number by itself. Numerically the variance equals the average of the squared deviations from the mean.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hunter, Katharine. "Variances: The Three Step Method." *Accountancy*. January 1995.

VanDerbeck, Edward J. *Principles of Cost Accounting*. 15th ed. Boston, Mass.: Cengage Learning, 2009.

Wild, John. Fundamental Accounting Principles. 20th ed. Boston, Mass.: Irwin/McGraw Hill, 2010.

Wolinski, John. "John Wolinski Considers the Use of Budgeting in a Business and How Variances Can Be Analyzed." *Business Review*. November 2004.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VENTURE CAPITAL

Venture capital is a type of equity investment usually made in rapidly growing companies that require a lot of capital or start-up companies that can show they have a strong business plan. Venture capital may be provided by wealthy individual investors, professionally managed investment funds, government-backed Small Business Investment Corporations (SBICs), or subsidiaries of investment banking firms, insurance companies, or corporations. Such venture capital organizations generally invest in private start-up companies with a high profit potential. In exchange for their funds, venture capital organizations usually require a percentage of equity ownership of the company (between 25 and 55 percent), some measure of control over its strategic planning, and payment of assorted fees. Due to the highly speculative nature of their investments, venture capital organizations expect a high rate of return. In addition, they often wish to obtain this return over a relatively short period of time, usually within 3 to 7 years. After this time, the equity is either sold back to the client-company or offered on a public stock exchange.

Venture capital offers several advantages to small businesses, including management assistance and lower costs over the short term. The disadvantages associated with venture capital include the possible loss of effective control over the business and relatively high costs over the long term. Overall, experts suggest that entrepreneurs should consider venture capital to be one financing strategy among many and should seek to combine it with debt financing if possible.

Venture capital is traditionally more difficult for a small business to obtain than other sources of financing, such as bank loans and supplier credit. However, with the onset of the 2008 recession and the ensuing credit crisis, bank loans and other standard forms of credit became acutely scarce, increasing the importance of venture capital (along with angel investment) for small businesses. But the overall recession also resulted in a significant decline in venture capital raising activities. According to industry analyst Vincent Fernando, writing in mid-2009, "The second quarter of 2009 saw the lowest level of capital going into VC funds since the first quarter of 2003, according to the National Venture Capital Association."

THE EVALUATION PROCESS

Before providing venture capital to a new or growing business, venture capital organizations require a formal proposal and conduct a thorough evaluation. Even then, they tend to approve only a small percentage of the proposals they receive. An entrepreneur with a small start-up should not consider venture capital if, for example, her objective is to grow her fledgling graphic design service into a mid-size regional greeting card business. This profile does not fit with the venture capitalists' objectives. Venture capital firms usually look for investment opportunities with firms that offer rapid growth as well as something new, such as a new technology or technology application, a new chemical compound, a new process for the manufacture of a product. Once an entrepreneur's venture has been determined to be of a kind that may interest venture capitalists, the next move is to start planning. The most important thing an entrepreneur can do to increase his or her chances of obtaining venture capital is to plan ahead.

Since it is often difficult to evaluate the earnings potential of new business ideas or very young companies, and investments in such companies are unprotected against business failures, venture capital is a highly risky industry. As a result, venture capital firms set rigorous policies and requirements for the types of proposals they will even consider. Some venture capitalists specialize in certain technologies, industries, or geographic areas, for example, while others require a certain size of investment.

The maturity of the company may also be a factor. While most venture capital firms require their client companies to have some operating history, a very small number handle start-up financing for businesses that have a well-considered plan, something "new," and an experienced management group.

In general, venture capitalists are most interested in supporting companies with low current valuations but with good opportunities to achieve future profits in the range of 30 percent annually. Most attractive are innovative companies in rapidly accelerating industries with few competitors. Ideally, the company and its product or service will have some unique, marketable feature to distinguish it from imitators. Most venture capital firms look for investment opportunities in the \$250,000 to \$2 million range. Since venture capitalists become part owners of the companies in which they invest, they tend to look for businesses that can increase sales and generate strong profits with the help of a capital infusion. Because of the risk involved, they hope to obtain a return of three to five times their initial investment within 5 years.

Venture capital organizations typically reject the vast majority 90 percent or more of proposals quickly because they are deemed a poor fit with the firm's priorities and policies. They then investigate the remaining 10 percent of the proposals very carefully and at considerable expense. Whereas banks tend to focus on companies' past performance when evaluating them for loans, venture capital firms tend to focus instead on their future potential. As a result, venture capital organizations will examine the features of a small business's product, the size of its markets, and its projected earnings.

As part of the detailed investigation, a venture capital organization may hire consultants to evaluate highly technical products. They also may contact a company's customers and suppliers in order to obtain information about the market size and the company's competitive position. Many venture capitalists will also hire an auditor to confirm the financial position of the company and an attorney to check the legal form and registration of the business. Perhaps the most important factor in a venture capital organization's evaluation of a small business as a potential investment is the background and competence of the small business's management. For many venture capital firms the most important factor in their assessment is determining the capabilities of the management team, not the potential product. Since the abilities of management are often difficult to assess, it is likely that a representative of the venture capital organization would spend a week or two at the company. Ideally, venture capitalists like to see a committed management team with experience in the industry. Another plus is a complete management group with clearly defined responsibilities in specific functional areas, such as product design, marketing, and finance.

VENTURE CAPITAL PROPOSALS

In order to ensure that a proposal will be seriously considered by venture capital organizations, an entrepreneur should furnish several basic elements. After beginning with a statement of purpose and objectives, the proposal should outline the financing arrangements requested, including how much money the small business needs, how the money will be used, and how the financing will be structured. The next section should feature the small business's marketing plans, from the characteristics of the market and the competition to specific plans for getting and keeping market share.

A good venture capital proposal will also include a history of the company, its major products and services, its banking relationships and financial milestones, and its hiring practices and employee relations. In addition, the proposal should include complete financial statements for the previous few years, as well as *pro forma* projections for the next 3 to 5 years. The financial information should detail the small business's capitalization a list of shareholders and bank loans and show the effect of the proposed project on its capital structure. The proposal should also include biographies of the key players involved with the small business, as well as contact information for its principal suppliers and customers. Finally, the entrepreneur should outline the advantages of the proposal including any special and unique features it may offer as well as any problems that are anticipated.

If, after careful investigation and analysis, a venture capital organization should decide to invest in a small business, it then prepares its own proposal. The venture capital firm's proposal would detail how much money it would provide, the amount of stock it would expect the small business to surrender in exchange, and the protective covenants it would require as part of the agreement. The venture capital organization's proposal is presented to the management of the small business, and then a final agreement is negotiated between the two parties. Principal areas of negotiation include valuation, ownership, control, annual charges, and final objectives.

The valuation of the small business and the entrepreneur's stake in it are very important, as they determine the amount of equity that is required in exchange for the venture capital. When the present financial value of the entrepreneur's contribution is relatively low compared to that made by the venture capitalists for example, when it consists only of an idea for a new product then a large percentage of equity is generally required. On the other hand, when the valuation of a small business is relatively high for example, when it is already a successful company then a small

percentage of equity is generally required. It is quite normal for venture capital firms to value a company at below the valuation the company has for itself. It is best if the small business looking for venture capital prepare for such an outcome.

The percentage of equity ownership required by a venture capital firm can range from 10 percent to 80 percent, depending on the amount of capital provided and the anticipated return. But most venture capital organizations want to secure equity in the 30-50 percent range so that the small-business owners still have an incentive to grow the business. Since venture capital is in effect an investment in a small business's management team, the venture capitalists usually want to leave management with some control. In general, venture capital organizations have little or no interest in assuming day-to-day operational control of the small businesses in which they invest. They have neither the technical expertise nor the managerial personnel to do so. But venture capitalists usually do want to place a representative on each small business's board of directors in order to participate in strategic decision making.

Many venture capital agreements include an annual charge, typically 2-3 percent of the amount of capital provided, although some firms instead opt to take a cut of profits above a certain level. Venture capital organizations also frequently include protective covenants in their agreements. These covenants usually give the venture capitalists the ability to appoint new officers and assume control of the small business in case of severe financial, operating, or marketing problems. Such control is intended to enable the venture capital organization to recover some of its investment if the small business should fail.

The final objectives of a venture capital agreement relate to the means and time frame in which the venture capitalists will earn a return on their investment. In most cases, the return takes the form of capital gains earned when the venture capital organization sells its equity holdings back to the small business or on a public stock exchange. Another option is for the venture capital firm to arrange for the small business to merge with a larger company. The majority of venture capital arrangements include an equity position, along with a final objective that involves the venture capitalist selling that position. For this reason, entrepreneurs considering using venture capital as a source of financing need to consider the impact a future stock sale will have on their own holdings and their personal ambition to run the company. Ideally, the entrepreneur and the venture capital organization can reach an agreement that will help the small business grow enough to provide the venture capitalists with a good return on their investment as well as to overcome the owner's loss of equity.

THE IMPORTANCE OF PLANNING

Although there is no way for a small business to guarantee that it will be able to obtain venture capital, sound planning can at least improve the chances that its proposal will receive due consideration from a venture capital organization. Such planning should begin at least a year before the entrepreneur first seeks financing. At this point, it is important to do market research to determine the need for its new business concept or product idea and establish patent or trade secret protection, if possible. In addition, the entrepreneur should take steps to form a business around the product or concept, enlisting the assistance of third-party professionals like attorneys, accountants, and financial advisors as needed.

Six months prior to seeking venture capital, the entrepreneur should prepare a detailed business plan, complete with financial projections, and begin working on a formal request for funds. Three months in advance, the entrepreneur should investigate venture capital organizations to identify those that are most likely to be interested in the proposal and to provide a suitable venture capital agreement. The best investor candidates will closely match the company's development stage, size, industry, and financing needs. It is also important to gather information about a venture capitalist's reputation, track record in the industry, and liquidity to ensure a productive working relationship.

One of the more important steps in the planning process is preparing detailed financial plans. Strong financial planning demonstrates managerial competence and suggests an advantage to potential investors. A financial plan should include cash budgets prepared monthly and projected for a year ahead that enable the company to anticipate fluctuations in short-term cash levels and the need for short-term borrowing. A financial plan should also include pro forma income statements and balance sheets projected for up to 3 years ahead. By showing expected sales revenues and expenses, assets and liabilities, these statements help the company to anticipate financial results and plan for intermediate-term financing needs. Finally, the financial plan should include an analysis of capital investments made by the company in products, processes, or markets, along with a study of the company's sources of capital. These plans, prepared for 5 years ahead, assist the company in anticipating the financial consequences of strategic shifts and in planning for long-term financing needs.

SEE ALSO Angel Investors; Financial Planning; Loans; Seed Money; Venture Capital Networks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bartlett, Joseph W. Fundamentals of Venture Capital. Lanham. Md.: Madison Books, 1999.

Berkery, Dermot. Raising Venture Capital for the Serious Entrepreneur. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

- Braunschweiger, Carolina. "Fundraising for Private Equity Hearty in First Quarter." *Investment Management Weekly*. 1 May 2006.
- Clark, Scott. "Business Plan Basics: Why Most New Ventures Fail to Raise Capital." Houston Business Journal. 17 March 2000.
- Davoudi, Salamander, Lina Seigol, and Peter Smith. "Why Private Equity Companies Are Piling into Healthcare. Strong Cash Flows, Property and Demographics Are Drawing Them In." Finanical Times. 26 April 2006.
- Fernando, Vincent. "Venture Capital Funds Keep Feeling the Squeeze." 14 July 2009. *Seeking Alpha*. Available from: http://seekingalpha.com/article/148605 venture capital funds keep feeling the squeeze. Retrieved May 13, 2010.
- Gimbel, Florian. "Venture Capitalists Shift Focus to India Technology." *Financial Times*. 2 May 2006.
- Gompers, Paul, and Josh Lerner. *The Venture Capital Cycle*. 2d ed. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, 2006.
- La Beau, Christina. "Growing in Size But Not in Equity: Women Businesses Still Lag in Venture Capital." *Crain's Chicago Business.* 13 December 2004.
- National Venture Capital Association. Web site. Available from: http://www.nvca.org. Retrieved May 13, 2010.
- Parmar, Simon, J. Kevin Bright, and E. F. Peter Newson. "Building a Winning E Business." *Ivey Business Journal*. November 2000.
- Timmons, Jeffrey, et al. *How to Raise Capital*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VENTURE CAPITAL NETWORKS

Venture capital networks, or clubs, are groups of individual and institutional investors that provide financing to risky, unproven business ventures. Like other providers of venture capital which may include professionally managed investment funds, government-backed Small Business Investment Corporations (SBICs), or subsidiaries of investment banking firms, insurance companies, and corporations members of these networks generally invest in private start-up companies with a high profit potential. In exchange for their funds, the venture capitalists usually require a percentage of equity ownership of the company, some measure of control over its strategic planning, and payment of assorted fees. Due to the highly speculative nature of their investments, venture capitalists hope to achieve a high rate of return over a relatively short period of time.

The main difference between venture capital networks and other venture capital providers is their degree of formality. Venture capital networks are informal organizations that exist to help entrepreneurs and small businesses connect with potential investors. Additionally, the people involved in venture capital networks tend to be more informal in their approach to potential investors and investment partners. For example, in a post on its Web site made on April 20, 2010, the European Venture Capital Network wrote, "Please join us for the next Paris informal Young VCs, drinks taking place at the Hotel Particulier Montmartre. It"s a semi-secret bar in the heart of the historical Montmartre."

The membership of venture capital networks consists primarily of wealthy entrepreneurs who recognize both the financial potential of new businesses and the importance of capital in the early stages of a business's life. In many cases, these investors wind up sitting on the boards of the companies they fund, where they can provide valuable, first-hand management advice based on their own experiences.

HOW NETWORKS WORK

In the past, it was extremely difficult for entrepreneurs to find and make contact with private investors. In response to this problem, many business groups and universities created networks to help entrepreneurs gain access to interested investors. One of the earliest such efforts was the Venture Capital Network, a computer database that was established by a professor at the University of New Hampshire. This and other computerized networks are similar to computer matchmaking services. Each entrepreneur posts a business plan and a set of financial projections on the network, while each investor submits information describing his or her interests and investment criteria. Due to their previous business experience, different investors may be most interested in investing in companies of a certain size, in a certain industry, or with certain capital requirements. The computer then provides participants with a list of possible matches. Interested parties are left to make contact with one another and try to reach an agreement.

Noncomputerized venture capital networks operate in basically the same way. A central clearinghouse solicits business plans from companies seeking capital, then distributes profiles of the companies to private investors who belong to the network. If a certain investor wants to know more about a particular company, he or she might arrange for a formal presentation. In many cases, both business and investor profiles are distributed anonymously without names attached until both parties express an interest in proceeding further. Another similar type of arrangement can be found in a private investment club. These are community-based organizations in which several individuals pool their resources to invest in new and existing businesses on a local level. Such clubs generally solicit business plans and then distribute them to members, but then invest as a group.

The financing provided through venture capital networks can range dramatically in size from investments of \$25,000 to more than \$1 million, with the majority of financing deals being under \$100,000. Entrepreneurs searching for venture capital assistance usually pay a small fee to participate in a network typically less than \$500 annually while institutional investors may pay a somewhat higher fee. Although venture capital networks are usually better sources of funding for start-up companies than formal venture capital firms, merely joining a network does not guarantee that a small business will obtain financing. There are usually at least two companies for every one investor listed in databases. In addition, even if a match is made, the entrepreneur still must sell the investor on the proposal and negotiate a mutually beneficial agreement.

SEE ALSO Angel Investors; Financial Planning; Loans; Seed Money; Venture Capital.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Bartlett, Joseph W. Fundamentals of Venture Capital. Lanham, Md.: Madison Books, 1999.

Berkery, Dermot. Raising Venture Capital for the Serious Entrepreneur. New York: McGraw Hill, 2007.

European Venture Capital Network. Web site. Available from: http://www.evcnetwork.org/main/. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

La Beau, Christina. "Growing in Size But Not in Equity: Women Businesses Still Lag in Venture Capital." Crain's Chicago Business. 13 December 2004.

"Raising Venture Capital? Looking for Angel Investors?" VentureWorthy.com. Available from: http:// www.ventureworthy.com/. Retrieved May 25, 2010.

Timmons, Jeffrey, et al. *How to Raise Capital*. New York: McGraw Hill, 2004.

"Venture Capital Clubs or Groups." Venture Associates. Available from: http://www.venturea.com/clubs2.htm. Retrieved May 14, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VENTURE PHILANTHROPY

Venture philanthropy is an approach to solving social problems that applies the business practices of for-profit enterprises to the challenges facing nonprofit organizations and other groups. Sometimes called "philanthrocapitalism," venture philanthropy draws on the sophisticated business management techniques of large corporations and the entrepreneurial and financial innovations of venture capital firms. The resulting engagement supplies nonprofit foundations not only with funds but also with management techniques and support to help meet humanitarian and social goals.

The philosophy of venture philanthropy is often closely tied to social entrepreneurship, which uses entrepreneurial techniques to tackle social problems. In *The Foundation*, Joel Fleishman wrote there is "significant overlap" between the two practices. Social enterprise brings entrepreneurial strategies to nonprofit organizations, including diversifying income streams to help the organization become self-sustaining and applying corporate techniques for measuring progress towards goals. "Social enterprise can therefore be understood as a hybrid of the nonprofit and for-profit sectors," Fleishman added. In a separate article for the *Stanford Social Innovation Review*, Fleishman noted that philanthrocapitalism has grown with an increase in the number of nonperpetual foundations being created in the United States in recent years.

In Social Entrepreneurship Management, Anant Verma defined venture philanthropy as "social venture funds characterized by high levels of engagement with the social entrepreneur, long investment horizons, higher levels of risk-taking, and a rigorous focus on auditing social impacts, where possible." In addition to funding social initiatives and organizations, Verma wrote, "Venture philanthropists typically provide networking, management advice, and an array of other supports to organizations within their portfolio." However, venture philanthropy funds account for less than 1 percent of the total money given, indicating the model's major significance lies in the involvement of entrepreneurs in the causes they support rather than the amount of funding, Verma added.

Pervez Ghauri made a similar point in an article in the *Journal of World Business*. Venture philanthropy groups "take a more active approach by providing management guidance and monitoring the progress against benchmarks," Ghauri wrote. In the pharmaceutical industry, for example, groups such as the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation are backing research in areas that are not highly prioritized by such groups as the National Institute of Health.

Venture philanthropy can also be referred to as tactical philanthropy or high-engagement philanthropy. The *Chronicle of Philanthropy* distinguishes strategic philanthropists as more traditional givers who are addressing social problems through grants to groups that would then tackle the situation. However, tactical philanthropists are more highly engaged in the receiving organization, going beyond basic financial support. That engagement may include taking a seat on the board of directors or providing training to the group's managers. However, the degree of engagement can vary greatly among tactical philanthropists. Still, both approaches have their place in modern philanthropy, the article noted.

CHARACTERISTICS OF VENTURE PHILANTHROPY

The origins of venture philanthropy are often traced to Andrew Carnegie, the ninteenth-century industrialist who argued that wealthy donors should do more than simply write checks for worthy causes. Carnegie maintained that entrepreneurs should also share their knowledge and expertise to ensure that the groups receiving charitable funds were prepared to use them to their best extent. Carnegie's work in establishing a series of public libraries and creating the Carnegie Foundation are evidence of his philosophy.

However, Carnegie's approach was not commonly followed until the 1990s, when venture capitalists began to apply their techniques in the commercial sector to nonprofits. Donors had become frustrated when they donated large sums of money to groups that were unable to manage those funds efficiently or effectively. Entrepreneurs decided to become more involved in the organization, strategy, and operations of groups receiving their funds. Lending more direct support to those nonprofits led to the development of modern venture philanthropy.

Common characteristics of venture philanthropy include:

- Supplying nonfinancial support to recipients. In addition to providing grants, endowments, or other financial aid, venture philanthropists are more highly engaged with the receiving groups than typical donors. They apply their entrepreneurial expertise at running a company to supporting a charitable or social enterprise. Venture groups may provide guidance on developing strategy, delve into day-to-day operational management, share their networking contacts, or offer advice on building sustainable financial models.
- Emphasis on measurable results. Much as a venture capitalist would not give funds to a start-up business without a solid business plan that includes expected goals, a venture philanthropist also strives to quantify what results will result from his or her investment of time, money and resources. The venture philanthropist works with the receiving group to define expected results, devise methods for measuring progress, and set periodic benchmarks to track results.
- Develop sustainable revenue streams. Traditional philanthropists typically set up endowments and other types of financial vehicles that provide funds over a long period to support a charitable, social, medical, or other cause. While venture philanthropists may donate money to specific programs or campaigns, they are typically more interested in helping organizations develop income streams that will make the group become self-supporting.

- Direct involvement with recipients, including taking positions on a nonprofit's board of directors.
- Developing new models for nonprofit organizations.
 Entrepreneurs explore options beyond the traditional perpetually endowed private foundations in their quest to find the optimal approach to meeting social needs. They may work with an existing community foundation, create one tied closely to their own corporation, pool private and corporate funds, devise new partnerships between private and public entities, or create a hybrid group to tackle the unique challenges of the social problem they wish to address.
- Higher levels of risk, in both the organizations they create and the causes they support, such as developing new drugs and medical techniques. "The risks in venture philanthropy are high," Richard Haugh wrote in Hospitals and Health Networks. "But unlike their corporate brethren, for venture philanthropists, the payoff isn't financial it's in human lives."

EXAMPLES OF VENTURE PHILANTHROPY

The universe of venture philanthropy spans a number of different social causes, business models, and financial arrangements. Social entrepreneurs bring their creativity in solving business problems to the not-for-profit world, resulting in a number of novel approaches to meeting philanthropic goals.

For example, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation focuses on global health and education initiatives. A single grant from the Gates Foundation can exceed \$1 billion. The Gates Foundation is also one of many groups that have become active in microlending: providing grants to support loans to start small businesses in developing countries.

Another group with a focus on developing nations is the Acumen Fund, which was initiated by the Rockefeller Institute. Acumen channels private funds towards investing in start-ups that make products or provide services at affordable prices that are urgently needed in developing countries, according to Fleishman's *The Foundation*. Fleischman wrote that Acumen-backed for-profit companies create "affordable hearing aids, affordable eye glasses and long-lasting, affordable mosquito nets to reduce the risk of malaria."

Fleischman also noted that venture philanthropists devise a wide variety of models for their work. He pointed to the differing structures in the approaches taken by Pierre Omidyar, the founder of eBay, in his Omidyar Network; the founders of Google.org; and Richard Branson, founder of Virgin Air. "Omidyar's is his personal money plus the foundation he had already established," Fleischman wrote. "Google's is a \$1 billion fund totally inside a corporation, which includes a pre-existing foundation of about \$100

million, and Branson's is the dedication of a profit stream over a period of 10 years."

Fleischman added these examples "demonstrate not only how much energy and passion there is today to put large pools of wealth to work solving pressing social problems, but also the seemingly endless hybridization of the means by which they can be put to work. That suggests that the day of the private, independent foundation as the exclusive vehicle for philanthropic initiative has ended."

Venture Philanthropy Partners, founded by venture industrialist Mario Morino, is another commonly cited example. Mario invested his own money and persuaded others to join in his cause. The group has spent millions to support programs that target needy youths in the Washington, D.C., area. But in addition to financial backing, the group supports these initiatives with management expertise benefiting the nonprofits that receive those funds.

Other venture philanthropy groups focus on the arts. For example, Creative Capital goes beyond the typical artist grants from traditional foundations. The group also provides retreats and fellowships with practical guidance in such areas as how to market works of art and run a successful creative business. A number of Creative Capital beneficiaries have won major awards, held high-profile exhibitions, and moved beyond the "starving artists" stereotypes to launch profitable businesses. In Indianapolis, Indiana, the Efroymson Family Fund also follows a venture philanthropy approach to provide artist grants, renovate museums and support environmentally friendly community garden projects.

The medical field also benefits from venture philanthropy. Traditional investors and venture firms prefer to back treatments and drugs that provide a better profit profile by tackling common diseases, such as cancer. However, venture philanthropists provide capital to fund clinical trials for treatments that tackle rarer conditions. In his article "Disease Foundations Prime the Drug Pump," Richard Haugh noted that groups such as the Cystic Fibrosis Foundation and the Muscular Dystrophy Association have turned to venture philanthropy to help bring drugs for those diseases to market.

"Nonprofit foundations fill the gaps in research funding left by public sector and the for-profit private sector," Pervez Ghauri wrote in the *Journal of World Business*. "They often fund research that is scientifically speculative, politically unpopular and where commercial value is not clear." Ghauri added that venture philanthropists often fund "translational research" in the early stages of the pharmaceutical development process.

The education field has also drawn venture philanthropists. In Chicago, Illinois, several foundations are working in conjunction with the school district to upgrade local educational institutions. Venture philanthropists are providing seed money, ideas, and hands-on support in a

variety of initiatives in such areas as charter schools, teacher pay, and educator certification. Programs supported by these funds aim to become self-sustaining as independent entities or they may be absorbed back into the school system after the initial support period ends. Similar programs are also seen in such areas as San Francisco, California.

Venture philanthropy has also spread beyond the United States. *Private Equity International* reported that the European Venture Philanthropy Association (EVPA) grew from five members in 2004 to 101 members by 2008. EVPA includes venture philanthropy funds, charitable foundations, private equity firms and universities. The group brings together private equity firms and the institutions that serve the social needs to the continent in order to support the spread of the venture philanthropy model.

Regardless of the geographic location, the venture philanthropy movement aims to bring both money and know-how to bear on society's problems. "We can all write checks," Bruce Rauner of private equity firm GTCR Golder Rauner told *Education Week* in an article on the Chicago school projects. "Venture philanthropy goes beyond feeling good and trying to be helpful, to being very focused and demanding results. It's about using philanthropic dollars to change a process and change a system."

SEE ALSO Business models.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Aarons, Dakarai I. "Rolling Up Their Sleeves; Venture Philanthropists Pitch in for Chicago's Schools." *Education* Week. 21 January 2009, p. 23.

Boss, Suzie. "A Spark for Good Art." Stanford Social Innovation Review 8, no. 1 (Winter 2010): 61.

Fleishman, Joel. *The Foundation: A Great American Secret; How Private Wealth Is Changing the World.* Jackson, Tenn: PublicAffairs, 2009.

Fleishman, Joel. "The New Noblesse Oblige." Stanford Social Innovation Review 7, no. 1 (Winter 2009): 21.

Ghauri, Pervez N. "Intellectual Property, Pharmaceutical MNEs and the Developing World." *Journal of World Business* 44, no. 2 (April 2009): 206.

Goldstein, Dana. "The Innovation Administration." *American Prospect.* November 2009, p. 24.

Haugh, Richard. "Disease Foundatinos Prime the Drug Pump." Hospitals & Health Networks 84, no. 2 (February 2010): 19.

Mauer, Amanda. "The Influentials." *Indianapolis Star.* 24 December 2009, p. 127.

"Providing the Capital Organizations Need to Run and Grow." Journal of Philanthropy 21, no. 22 (1 October 2009): 33.

"Proving Philanthropy Works." *Private Equity International.*December 2008 January 2009, p. 44.

Verma, Anant. Social Entrepreneurship Management: A New Look at the People & the Potential. 15th ed. New Dehli: Global India Publications Pvt Ltd. 2009.

Hickman, Anaxos

VERTICAL MARKETING SYSTEM

A vertical marketing system (VMS) is one in which the main members of a distribution channel producer, wholesaler, and retailer work together as a unified group in order to meet consumer needs. In conventional marketing systems, producers, wholesalers, and retailers are separate businesses that are all trying to maximize their profits. When the effort of one channel member to maximize profits comes at the expense of other members, conflicts can arise that reduce profits for the entire channel. To address this problem, more and more companies are forming vertical marketing systems.

Vertical marketing systems can take several forms. In a corporate VMS, one member of the distribution channel owns the other members. Although they are owned jointly, each company in the chain continues to perform a separate task. In an administered VMS, one member of the channel is large and powerful enough to coordinate the activities of the other members without an ownership stake. Finally, a contractual VMS consists of independent firms joined together by contract for their mutual benefit. One type of contractual VMS is a retailer cooperative, in which a group of retailers buys from a jointly owned wholesaler. Another type of contractual VMS is a franchise organization, in which a producer licenses a wholesaler to distribute its products.

The concept behind vertical marketing systems is similar to vertical integration. In vertical integration, a company expands its operations by assuming the activities of the next link in the chain of distribution. For example, consider the 2010 merger between Live Nation, the biggest U.S. concert promoter, and Ticketmaster, the biggest ticketing company. The result was a new company called Live Nation Entertainment, which is directly involved in nearly every aspect of concert promotion, including concert booking, ticket and merchandise sales, and artist management. Vertical marketing should not be confused with horizontal marketing, in which members at the same level in a channel of distribution band together in strategic alliances or joint ventures to exploit a new marketing opportunity.

As Tom Egelhoff wrote in an online article titled "How to Use Vertical Marketing Systems," a VMS can hold both advantages and disadvantages for small businesses. "The main advantage of VMS is that your company can control all of the elements of producing and selling a product. In this way, you are able to see the whole picture, anticipate problems, make changes as they become necessary, and thus increase your efficiency. However, being involved in all stages of distribution can make it difficult for a small business owner to keep track of what is happening. In addition, the arrangement can fail if the personalities managing of the different areas do not fit together well."

For small-business owners interested in forming a VMS, Egelhoff recommended starting out by developing close relationships with suppliers and distributors. "What suppliers or distributors would you buy if you had the money? These are the ones to work with and form a strong relationship," he wrote. "Vertical marketing can give many companies a major advantage over their competitors."

SEE ALSO Cooperative; Marketing.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Baker, Sunny, and Kim Baker. "Going Up! Vertical Marketing on the Web." *Journal of Business Strategy*. May 2000.

Baldwin, Lawrence, Steve Hoffman, and David Miller. OpenVMS System Management Guide. 2d ed. Boston, Mass.: Elsevier Digital Press, 2004.

Bloom, Paul N., and Venessa G. Perry. "Retailer Power and Supplier Welfare: The Case of Wal Mart." *Journal of Retailing*. Fall 2001.

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Marketing*. 14th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College Publishing, 2009.

Chmielewski, Dawn C., Ben Fritz, and Randy Lew. "Ticketmaster Live Nation Merger Gets Justice Department's Approval." *Los Angeles Times*. 26 January 2010. Available from: http://articles.latimes.com/2010/jan/26/business/la fi ct ticketmaster26 2010jan26. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

Egelhoff, Tom. "How to Use Vertical Marketing Systems." smalltownmarketing.com. Available from: http:// www.smalltownmarketing.com/vertical.html. Retrieved May 13, 2010.

Kotler, Philip, and Gary Armstrong. *Principles of Marketing*. 13th ed. Upper Saddle River, N.J.: Prentice Hall, 2009.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

VIRAL MARKETING

Viral marketing is a form of word-of-mouth marketing that relies on social networks particularly Internet-based platforms to spread a marketing message from one person to another. Companies have known for generations that a satisfied customer who recommends a product to a friend is a more effective advocate than paid advertising, celebrity endorsements, or other marketing techniques. By using the broad reach and instant communication of the World Wide Web, viral marketing is a powerful tool that spreads messages more quickly and to greater numbers of people. Much like a virus quickly spreads cold germs among the human population, viral marketing can rapidly disseminate a message to a broad cross-section of people around the world.

Writing in the *Sacramento Business Journal*, Scott Lenet of the pioneering viral marketing firm DFJ Frontier defined viral marketing as "any technique that uses a pre-existing social network to spread a marketing message without additional cash expenditures. Good viral marketing acts like an epidemic, spreading quickly and efficiently."

A similar definition is found in *Marketing in Travel and Tourism*. The authors wrote, "Viral marketing is the term used for activities that encourage individuals to pass on marketing communications to their friends. Its name reflects the way the marketing message spreads from person to person rather like a virus. It is not entirely new in principle as creating word-of-mouth recommendation and using incentives for customers to recruit their friends have always been a part of marketing. The Internet and the mobile phone, however, have made it much more prominent with potentially global coverage. While incentives and rewards are still used, the most effective way of stimulating viral marketing is to produce something that users want to pass on because their friends will find it amusing or interesting."

Viral marketing can be passed along through a number of online platforms, including e-mail, blogs, message boards, newsletters, video hosting sites like YouTube, and social networking sites such as Facebook and Twitter. Viral marketing has also moved beyond the personal computer into more portable devices. The explosive growth of cellular phones and "smart phones" like the iPhone and Blackberry allows viral messages to spread more widely and quickly via mobile devices.

While it is most commonly linked with word-of-mouth marketing, viral marketing is also commonly associated with guerilla marketing, which uses low-cost and creative approaches to building a brand of product or service. Other related terms include buzz marketing, which aims to build chatter or "buzz" around a brand among high-profile or influential persons; and grassroots marketing, where volunteers spread the word about a product or service. Viral marketing is also commonly a component of a "seeding" campaign, in which marketers place a product or service among influential users (such as bloggers or celebrities) in hopes the "influencers" will share positive experiences and opinions with other consumers.

EVOLUTION OF VIRAL MARKETING

While the natural phenomenon of word-of-mouth has existed since the dawn of time, it has been a subject of formal attention by both sociologists and marketers since at least the 1940s. A television commercial from the late twentieth century illustrates the real power of word-of-mouth marketing. In the advertisement for Faberge Organic Shampoo, customers are encouraged to "tell two friends, they'll tell two friends, and so on, and so on." That message is accompanied

by a screen in which the images or a growing number of friends spreading the word about the product rapidly fills the screen. The commercial shows not only the effectiveness of word-of-mouth where a trusted member of one's network is touting the product but also the speed and depth with which personal recommendations move throughout personal social networks. Adding the speed and reach of the Internet to the word-of-mouth process creates viral marketing.

The most widely cited early viral marketing success story is Hotmail. In E-Riches 2.0 Knowledge Management Research & Practice, Scott Fox wrote about how Hotmail started in 1996 by giving away free e-mail accounts at a time when most customers obtained one e-mail access through their Internet provider. "By merely inserting a small promotional line of text at the bottom of email users sent from the Hotmail system that said, 'Get your free email at Hotmail.com,' Hotmail created the first widely recognized 'viral loop' a self-spreading and self-reinforcing virtuous cycle of customer adoption," Fox wrote. "The more users there were who used the Hotmail system, the more others saw the attractive offer and signed up. Then those new users started sending emails and even more people saw the offer and started using Hotmail, and so on. Hotmail grew from nothing to more than 12 million users in just 18 months."

Fox said the Hotmail story illustrates how marketers should approach their viral campaigns. "Try to build incentives into the pitch, or into the product itself, that are spread and reinforced by the customer's natural behavior," he continued. "Doing so can allow the product message to be spread virally through their daily activity."

Since that time, sites such as YouTube, that allow users to share videos with friends and family, provide an effective viral platform, Fox noted. Online games, interactive Web sites, and mobile phone applications that are easily shared with other members of a person's network are also powerful tools for spreading a viral message.

Other examples of successful viral marketing approaches include:

- Skype, where users can make free telephone calls on the Internet but must recruit their friends to also download the software so they can communicate.
- Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn, and other sites, where
 the usefulness of a social network relies on convincing
 one's friends, relatives and co-workers to join that
 network also (and they, in turn, bring more users into
 the system).
- Blendtec, a blender manufacturer that became an online sensation by producing its "Will It Blend?" series of infomercials. The humorous videos show a

- variety of items being combined in a Blendtec blender with varying results.
- Campaigns for films such as *The Blair Witch Project*, *The Dark Knight*, and *Cloverfield*, in which studios used a variety of viral marketing techniques to build "buzz" for the movies in advance of their release.
- GoDaddy.com, which used Super Bowl commercials
 that showed a series of edgy, irreverent, and often racy
 videos as teasers. Viewers had to visit the company's
 Web site to see the rest of the video, which drove
 consumer awareness and Web traffic.

ADVANTAGES OF VIRAL MARKETING

One of the major strengths of viral marketing is that, like other word-of-mouth (WOM) approaches, it is more effective than convention promotional techniques. In "Effects of Word-of-Mouth Versus Traditional Marketing" in the *Journal of Marketing*, the authors noted recent surveys show consumer attitudes towards traditional advertising continue to decline. The study modeled the results of messages transmitted through an online social networking site. The authors found "WOM referrals have substantially longer carryover effects than traditional marketing actions and produce substantially higher response elasticities."

The study added, "Word-of-mouth communication strategies are appealing because they combine the prospect of overcoming consumer resistance with significantly lower costs and fast delivery especially through technology, such as the Internet."

Those remarks point to another advantage of viral marketing: its lower cost when compared to other techniques. Matt Smith, co-founder of marketing firm The Viral Factory, told *New Media Age* that when company's advertising and marketing budgets were cut during the recession of 2008 and 2009, his clients flocked to viral marketing. While viral market is not cheap, he said, it is less expensive that traditional formats such as television.

Smith added that since consumers are spending more time online, it makes sense for companies to follow them into the virtual world with their messages. In "Can You Create a Viral Hit?" David Myron wrote that the levels of Internet users worldwide continues to grow. Viral marketing allows companies, political parties, social causes, and other groups to spread their message easily from one individual to that person's "communities of friends, relatives, colleagues, peers, and people with common interests and tastes," Myron added.

It is also easier for marketers to track the spread and effectiveness of their viral messages than it is to quantify return on investment for traditional techniques. For example, Smith noted that the analytic tools on YouTube show

how much distribution an individual video gets. Similar measurement tools are available for corporate Web sites, photo-sharing sites, e-mail campaigns, and other platforms commonly used in viral marketing.

Viral marketing becomes even more effective when it targets influencers people who are natural leaders in a community and whose recommendations carry weight with others in the group. In "The Cure for the Common Virus," Jessica Tsai notes that influencers are "more willing to recommend, they're more connected, charismatic, credible, and more influential in the word-of-mouth process." Marketers who can identify the influencers can gather information about what their target audience is interested in and potentially affect the behavior of those consumers.

A related advantage is that viral marketing provides a method for avoiding the challenges of unwanted e-mails ("spam"). A message from a person's trusted contact has a much higher change of getting through to the recipient, plus the e-mail is more likely to be opened and the contents will carry more validity because it comes from a known acquaintance. Many Web sites and social networks have a button that allows viewers to forward their content to a friend to encourage viral distribution of videos, games, news articles, and other resources.

SEE ALSO Business models.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

D'Angelo, Janet. *Spa Business Strategies: A Plan for Success.* 2d ed. Clifton Park, N.Y.: Milady/Cengage Learning, 2009.

Fox, Scott. E Riches 2.0: Next Generation Marketing Strategies for Making Millions Online. New York: AMACOM 2009.

Joshi, Pradnya. "Getting Bloggers to Pay Heed to a Floor Mop." New York Times, 27 July 2009, B5.

Kozinets, Robert V., Kristine de Valck, Andrea C. Wojnicki, and Sarah J. S. Wilner. "Networked Narratives: Understanding Word of Mouth Marketing in Online Communities." *Journal of Marketing* 74, no. 2 (March 2010): 71.

Lenet, Scott. "Does Your Product Have What It Takes to Go Viral?" Sacramento Business Journal. 4 September 2009.

Middleton, Victor T. C., Allen Fyall, Mike Morgan, Michael Morgan, and Ashok Ranchhod. *Marketing in Travel and Tourism.* 4th ed. Burlington, Mass.: Butterworth Heinemann, 2009.

Myron, David. "Can You Create a Viral Hit?" Customer Relationship Management. October 2009, p. 6.

Newman, Andrew Adam. "A Campaign for Clothes by a Guy Not Wearing Any." *New York Times.* 29 October 2009.

Newsome, Dawn. "Create More Buzz via Word of Mouth Marketing." *Charlotte Business Journal*. 17 October 2008.

Smith, M. "Profile Matt Smith: Infectiouis Enthusiasm." New Media Age. 30 July 2009, p. 14.

"Social Media Marketing Strategy for Business: Social Media Optimization Study." *Online PR News.* Available from: http://www.onlineprnews.com/news/31592 1271688292 social media marketing strategy for business social media optimization study.html.

Trusov, Michael, Randolph E. Bucklin, and Koen Pauwels."Effects of Word of Mouth Versus Traditional Marketing: Findings from an Internet Social Networking Site." *Journal of Marketing* 73, no. 5 (September 2009): 90.

Tsai, Jessica. "The Cure for the Common Virus." *Customer Relationship Management*. October 2009, p. 24.

Hickman, Anaxos

VIRTUAL PRIVATE NETWORKS

Virtual private networks (VPNs) are systems that use public networks to carry private information and maintain privacy through the use of a tunneling protocol and security procedures. By using the shared public infrastructure, these *virtual* private networks are far more cost effective than were early real private networks which companies built using costly private lines and systems. In a VPN some of the parts of the network are connected using the Internet (the public infrastructure). Data that travel over the Internet are encrypted, so the entire network is "virtually" private. This allows users to share private information over a public infrastructure. A typical VPN application would be one created by a company with offices in different cities. By setting up a VPN the company uses the Internet as the connector between the networks in its two offices, effectively merging their networks into one. Encryption is used on all transmissions within the network that use the Internet link, making it a private network.

The public infrastructure that provides the backbone for most VPN systems is the Internet. VPNs can connect remote users and other off-site users (such as vendors or customers) to a larger centralized network. Before the Internet, and particularly before the easy availability of high-speed and broadband connections to the Internet, a private network required that a company install proprietary and very expensive communication lines. The expense of such an investment once put private networks out of the reach of most small to mid-size firms. This is no longer the case. This fact, along with the universal appeal of the Internet, has enabled the rapid spread of VPN technology. The result is remote access that is quicker, more secure, and wider in scope. However, although there are benefits from the use of VPNs and even a driving business imperative to use them there are also significant concerns associated with their use. As a Businessweek article noted, "Sending information over the public Internet can be risky, not to mention slow. Yet providing remote access to critical business information is often necessary for small businesses looking to accelerate growth."

STRUCTURAL OVERVIEW OF VPN SYSTEMS

In the most basic terms, a computer network is a group of computers that are connected with cable. Usually, one or more computers acts as a server within the group. A network may also be formed with computers that communicate through wireless connections, but the wireless signal must be caught and transmitted by hardware that is located reasonably near both the sending and receiving machines.

Companies have long networked computers. Until the advent of the Internet, however, the entire infrastructure of these networks had to be built by the companies themselves. They had to purchase and lay cables to connect their computers. They had to purchase and install boosters or repeaters to augment the signals transmitted through cables when large distances were involved. They had to lease high-capacity, dedicated phone lines in order to connect computers or networks in remote locations. They had to build or lease transmission towers in order to send wireless signals long distances, and they had to purchase and install the systems used to send and receive these signals. Not surprisingly, most companies did not go far beyond networking computers in a single building since the cost of the infrastructure requirements for anything larger were prohibitive.

With the advent of the Internet and the growth in availability of high-speed, broadband communication lines, new technologies were developed to use the Internet as the conduit through which to connect remote computers or networks. A company no longer had to absorb the full cost of building the infrastructure needed for wide area networks (WANs).

THE COST OF VIRTUAL PRIVATE NETWORKS

The costs of implementing a virtual private network are reasonable for any company that already has a network and high-speed access to the Internet. The two biggest components of a VPN, for those with networks in place, are the software and setup of the same, and the need in many cases to upgrade the Internet connection service. Because a VPN uses the Internet address of the network server as the access for those logging on the system through the Internet, a company must have a static IP address. Internet Service Providers usually charge slightly more for a service that holds the IP address static.

The software needed to manage a VPN is commonly sold as a part of many network operating systems. Setting up this software takes networking knowledge but can be done by any competent network administrator or network outsourcing supplier.

When a business decides to use an outside provider, it immediately eliminates any costs for purchasing and maintaining the necessary equipment. The most the business

will have to do is maintain security measures (usually a firewall) as well as provide the servers that will help authenticate users. Of course, this too can be done by an outside provider for an additional price. Outsourcing also cuts down on the number of employees that would be required to manage and maintain the virtual private network.

For a firm that does not already have a computer network with Internet access, the task of setting up a VPN is a much larger undertaking.

VIRTUAL PRIVATE NETWORKS AND SECURITY

Virtual private network systems are constantly evolving and becoming more secure through four main features: tunneling, authentication, encryption, and access control. These features work separately, but combine to deliver a higher level of security while at the same time allowing all users (including those from remote locations) to access the VPN more easily.

Tunneling creates the connection between a user (either from a remote location or separate office) to the main LAN. This connection is called a tunnel and is essentially the circuit-like path that transfers encrypted private information through the Internet. This requires an IP address which is an Internet address to which the client PC can direct itself, a pointer to the company network. Unlike other IP addresses, this one is not open to the public but is rather a gateway through which VPN users may enter, and after authentication and logging on, have access to the network.

To avoid crowded connections, a tunneling feature called "switching" was developed. This feature helps differentiate between direct and remote users to determine which connections should receive the highest priority. The switching can either be programmed directly into the virtual private network or upgraded so that the hardware recognizes each connection on an individual basis.

Incoming callers to the virtual private network are identified and approved for access through features called authentication and access control. These features are usually set up by the IT manager who enters a user's individual identification code or password into the main server, which cuts down on the chances that the network can be manipulated from outside the company. Authentication also offers the chance to regulate access to the material on the LAN so that users can be provided access to specific information only.

Encryption is the security measure that allows information on virtual private networks to be scrambled so that it becomes meaningless to unauthorized users. Encrypted data is eventually unscrambled at the end of the tunnel by a user with the proper authorization. This process is usually

done via a private IP address that encrypts the information before it leaves the LAN or a remote location. There are two main types of encryption systems: symmetric-key encryption and public-key encryption. With symmetric-key encryption, each computer is equipped with a secret key that it uses to encrypt information before it is sent over a public network to another computer. To use this kind of encryption, the key is installed on each computer that will share information. The key code essentially provides to key to decode incoming messges. Public-key encryption combines the use of a private key and a public key. The private key is known only to one computer while the public key is given to other computers. Decoding an encrypted message requires the use of the public key and a private key.

Despite these precautions, some companies are still hesitant to transfer highly sensitive and private information over the Internet via a virtual private network and still resort to tried-and-true methods of communication for such data.

THE FUTURE OF VIRTUAL PRIVATE NETWORKS

Virtual private networks have continued to evolve rapidly during the twenty-first century. The number of outlets hosting VPNs has multiplied, and several providers have experimented with running VPNs over cable television networks, a solution that offers high bandwidth and low costs but less security. The rapid spread of wireless technology toward the end of the first decade of the twenty-first century has accelerated the deployment of VPNs, as has the development of a new protocol for VPN systems, the Secure Sockets Layer or SSL. According to an article in Network World, "The biggest difference between SSL VPNs and traditional IP Security VPNs is that the IP Security standard requires installation of client code on the end user's system, while SSL VPNs focus on making applications available through any Web browser."

The popularity of VPNs continues to grow and evolve, providing companies of all sizes a means with which to leverage the Internet to reduce the costs of communication. However, with rapid changes in technology continuing to occur, and the ever-present need to innovate to maintain a competitive edge, new developments and innovations always threaten to overawe IT managers and particularly small-business owners. As Gail La Grouw notes in *Getting to Cloud*, "No longer is the business waiting for suitable tools they now simply cannot keep up with the number of tools being announced, or launched onto the market."

SEE ALSO Communication Systems; Local Area Networks; Mobile Office; Wide Area Networks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Administrator's Guide to TCP/IP. 2d ed. Tech Republic, 2003.
Binsacca, Rich. "Virtual Private Networks." Builder. June 2000.
Goldberger, Henry. "The Migration from Frame Relay to IP VPN and VPLS Services." In Stat Alerts. 2 February 2006.
Hayes, Jim. "Managed Data Services." Communicate. July 2000.
Huang, Qiang, and Jazib Frahim. SSL Remote Access VPNs.
Indianapolis, Ind.: Cisco Press, 2008.

La Grouw, Gail. Getting To Cloud: Discovering New Business Opportunities with Cloud Computing. Electrosmart, 2010.Gail La Grouw (Author)

Schnider, Joel. "SSL VPN Gateways." Network World. 12 January 2004.

"Site to Site VPN." *vpntools.com*. Available from: http://www.vpntools.com/vpntools articles/network vpn.htm. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

Tyson, Jeff. "How Virtual Private Networks Work."

HowStuffWorks.com. Available from: http://
computer.howstuffworks.com/vpn6.htm. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

Winther, Mark. "Avoiding the Challenges of Do it Yourself Broadband VPNs." *Business Communications Review*. February 2006

"Your Business Is Ready for Growth. But Is Your Network?" Businessweek. 7 May 2010. Available from: http:// www.businessweek.com/smallbiz/tips/archives/2010/05/ your business is ready for growth but is your network. html. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by I. Miller, Anaxos

VIRTUAL WORLDS

A virtual world is an offshoot of virtual reality concepts and technologies. It does not exist in a physical sense. Rather it portrays traits from the physical world in an alternative reality that is sustained in cyberspace. Users can interact with the computer-generated environment and with other users, represented in three-dimentional character form called avatars, to affect and assess outcomes. This is of particular interest to businesses, which are increasingly realizing that virtual worlds are more than just "massively multiuser online games" (MMOGs) for computer geeks. Virtual worlds have the ability to transform the way businesses operate by providing a new template for collaboration, training, marketing, and product development.

Virtual worlds can be traced to NASA technology from the early 1970s. At that time, developers had created a game called Maze War in which eyeball avatars were controlled by users on networked computers. In 1986 LucasFilm Games created Habitat, a more two-dimensional environment with humanoid avatars, that was played through an early online service called Quantum Link. It was not until the advent of the World Wide Web in the mid-1990s, however, that

virtual worlds resembling today's versions began to appear. They began to falter almost immediately due to rigorous hardware and bandwidth requirements and rapid deflation of the dot-com bubble.

Virtual worlds got a second chance with Linden Lab's Second Life. Launched in 2003, Second Life enables participants to explore diverse landscapes and cityscapes, chat with friends, build virtual homes on plots of imaginary land and conduct real business with money that can be converted into U.S. dollars using a credit card at online currency exchanges. Businesses soon began to take notice, and it was not long before major marketers such as Coca-Cola and Adidas launched their own virtual sites within the Second Life world. By 2006 many of the major media companies, including Turner, Viacom, Disney, and the BBC, began introducing their own virtual worlds outside of Second Life tailored to targeted audiences. Every year more and more businesses, large and small, leap onto the virtual bandwagon.

VIRTUAL WORLDS IN BUSINESS

According to technology and market research company Forrester Research, the market for virtual worlds is doubling year over year, with estimated annual revenue of \$8-10 billion anticipated in 2015. Small businesses seeking to enter the market should approach it like any other business activity with intent. Small-business owners must define the business imperative driving the move, says Erik Hauser, president of virtual world consultancy Swivel Media. He says: "You've got to answer the fundamental question of 'why'...Your virtual presence needs to be strategized like any normal marketing program. The reason might be to recruit technology personnel or do business online, but once you understand 'the why,' then all the other decisions will flow naturally." Those decisions include which platforms to use, which technology providers to partner with, and how best to use the virtual environment to achieve real-world internal and external business goals.

The two key points that small-business owners must remember, according to Forrester Research, is that virtual worlds are not all about avatars and conferencing. A company's avatar(s) should strive to provide a good graphical representation of the business, and nothing more. Showy graphics are unnecessary and could be costly in terms of development and maintenance. Similarly, small businesses should view virtual communication as the new world that it is, not merely as oversized Web conferencing. The virtual environment offers interaction and experiences within a framework that both simulates and stimulates the full range of human activities, providing invaluable opportunities for collaboration and learning. Companies are not restricted by directed online meetings and static PowerPoint presentations. They can use virtual worlds such as Second Life, HipiHi,

Qwaq, There.com, and ActiveWorld to engage employees and facilitate teamwork through interactive virtual workshops, panel discussions, retreats, training exercises, simulation scenarios, and even social events.

Virtual worlds also provide small businesses with new channels to promote their brand and the company's offerings externally, to current and potential vendors, partners, clients, and consumers. Marketing in the virtual world follows the basic tenets of marketing in the real world. While it does pose unique challenges as a relatively new marketing frontier, it also offers exciting opportunities for innovation approaches that may not be viable in the brick-and-mortar world of the business.

VIRTUAL WORLD CHALLENGES

Virtual worlds are not Utopia. Just like the real world, they have their own share of problems. The biggest issues associated with virtual worlds include scalability, usability, and interoperability. In terms of scalability, even the largest providers continue to be plagued by routine outages and user-volume limitations. As for usability, virtual world applications must be downloaded and configured onto user computers, posing broad challenges in terms of time and expertise for information technology departments. Moreover, many users find the virtual world interface to be more cumbersome than most business applications, requiring a mastery of new keystrokes and mouse movements in order to interact even at a basic level in the virtual world. Interoperability is also a key challenge. The principal players in the burgeoning virtual world market have so far preferred to develop their own environments to attract customers rather than creating worlds that can interact with each other. Even if they did decide to play in the same sandbox, so to speak, they would face a mountain of technological hurdles. Just to name a few: avatar configuration and security credentials would need to transition between worlds, cross-platform communications and travel would be required, virtual objects would have to be made transferable, and accommodations would have to be created to handle currency exchange.

As with any new frontier, virtual worlds present a mix of challenges and opportunities. For small businesses, the virtual world environment can provide cutting-edge tools and technologies to improve innovation, execution, and results throughout the company.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Glaser, Mark. "Your Guide to Virtual Worlds." Public Broadcasting Service. 10 October 2007. Available from: http://www.pbs.org/mediashift/2007/10/your guide to virtual worlds283.html.

Greenfield, Dave. "Doing Business in the Virtual World." eWeek.com. 8 March 2008. Available from: http:// www.eweek.com/c/a/IT Infrastructure/Doing Business in the Virtual World/.

- Grostad, Ola Fosheim. "Define: Virtual World." 22 June 2007. Available from http://worldtheory.blogspot.com/2007/06/ define virtual world.html.
- Hof, Robert D. "My Virtual Life." *Business Week.* 1 May 2006. Available from http://www.businessweek.com/magazine/content/06 18/b3982001.htm.
- Sherman, Aliza. "Virtual Worlds for Business (Yes Business)." WebWorkerDaily. 6 October 2009. Available from: http://
- webworkerdaily.com/2009/10/06/virtual worlds for business yes business/.
- Walling, Steven. "How to Use Virtual Worlds for Business." *ReadWriteEnterprise.* 30 July 2009. Available from: http://www.readwriteweb.com/enterprise/2009/07/how to use virtual worlds for business.php.

S. Miller, Anaxos

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 1315



WARRANTIES

A product or service warranty (also known as guarantee) is a promise, from a manufacturer or seller, to stand behind the product or service. It is a statement about the integrity of the product and about the seller's commitment to correct problems should the product or service fail. Product and service warranties have become standard practice in most U.S. industries, although opinions vary somewhat regarding their impact on sales. But misleading language in these guarantees has the capacity to spark significant legal troubles for small businesses that run afoul, however inadvertently, of legal guidelines. Consumers can ask the courts to enforce warranties, whether they are express, implied, written, verbal, or given in any other way. Federal, state, and local government entities establish the regulatory basis upon which warranties are judged. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) is the ultimate arbiter of warranty law in the United States. The FTC's primary tool in monitoring product and service guarantees is the Magnuson-Moss Consumer Warranty Act.

According to a 2009 report from *Warranty Week*, lowered sales and profits in 2009 had a negative effect on product warranty financing for many businesses. The report states that, "U.S.-based manufacturers paid out \$25.2 billion to satisfy warranty claims worldwide, a 12.2 percent reduction from 2008. But they set aside only \$21.1 billion to finance future warranty claims, a 22.3 percent reduction. And as a result, they saw their collective warranty reserves shrink from \$37.8 billion at the end of 2008 to \$33.8 billion at the end of 2009." As with all business decisions, small businesses should consider carefully whether to offer warranties other than the ones required by law.

EXPRESS AND IMPLIED WARRANTIES

The law recognizes two basic kinds of warranties implied warranties and express warranties.

Implied Warranties. Implied warranties are unspoken, unwritten promises, created by state law, that go from the seller or merchant to the customers. Implied warranties are based upon the common law principle of "fair value for money spent." The Uniform Commercial Code (UCC) provides for two basic types of implied warranties that occur in consumer product transactions. They are the implied warranty of merchantability and the implied warranty of fitness for a particular purpose. The "implied warranty of merchantability" is a seller's basic promise that the goods sold will do what they are supposed to do and that there is nothing significantly wrong with them. In other words, it is an implied promise that the goods are fit to be sold. According to the law, merchants make this promise automatically every time they sell a product they are in business to sell. By contrast, the implied warranty of "fitness for a particular purpose" is a promise that a seller makes when the customer relies on the advice that a product can be used for some specific purpose. For example, suppose a woman comes to an office supply store and asks for a printer that is able to print 1,000 sheets of paper per hour. If the office supply company recommends a particular model, and the customer buys that model on the strength of this recommendation, the law says that the office supply company has made a warranty of fitness for a particular purpose. If the printer recommended proves unable to produce 1,000 pages per hour, even though it may effectively print 800 pages an hour, the implied warranty of fitness for a particular purpose is breached.

Express Warranty. Unlike implied warranties, express warranties are not automatically a part of the sales contract based on state law; rather, they are explicitly offered warranties. They are promises and statements, made voluntarily by the seller or manufacturer, about a product or service and about the commitment to remedy defects or malfunctions that the customer may experience. Express warranties can take a variety of forms, ranging from advertising claims to formal certificates. An express warranty can be made either orally or in writing. While oral warranties are important, only written warranties on consumer products are covered by the Magnuson-Moss Warranty Act.

ELEMENTS OF A WARRANTY

The Federal Trade Commission requires that written warranties bestowed in connection with the sale of a product or service explicitly detail the following information:

- Who is covered by the warranty
- · Length of warranty
- Description of the products, parts, properties, or characteristics covered by or excluded from the warranty
- Steps for customer in the event that warranty coverage comes into play
- Warrantor's response when confronted with product/service malfunctions, defects, or failures
- Any exclusions of or limitations on relief such as incidental or consequential damages
- Statement that indicates that some states do not allow such exclusions or limitations
- Statement of consumer legal rights
- Any limitations on the length of implied warranties, if possible

FULL AND LIMITED WARRANTIES

The Magnuson-Moss Act does not require businesses to provide warranties to customers. Indeed, some business owners decide that written warranties are not even necessary to enjoy success in their chosen field of endeavor. But other manufacturers and retailers are convinced that warranties help sell their products, pointing to the popularity of service contracts and the like.

Businesses that choose to provide written warranties may choose from two types: full and limited. FTC regulations concerning full warranties are considerably more stringent than those that apply to limited warranties. According to the Magnuson-Moss Act, "fully guaranteed" products or services must meet the following five criteria:

- Customer receives full money back or replacement or repair of any defective part of product in the event of a complaint
- Prompt and free repairs
- If repairs are not fully satisfactory to the buyer, a prompt refund is available
- Customer has no responsibility beyond reporting the defect to the company
- Acknowledgment of all implied warranties

Limited warranties, which must be prominently labeled as such, limit the liability of the manufacturer or service provider. A limited warranty may offer to replace defective parts free, but only do so for a limited length of time, or require that the consumer ship the product to a manufacturer-approved service center. The distinctions between full and limited warranties and the obligations of manufacturers to honor them vary from state to state, so it is up to the consumer to read the literature carefully and understand what is covered before the purchase.

Disclaimers. Vulnerability to express or implied warranties can be reduced somewhat through the use of disclaimers. A disclaimer is a means of denying that a seller is making one or more express or implied warranties. In the absence of a disclaimer, a breach of warranty will often give the purchaser of the faulty item the right to recover the cost of the item as well as additional damages caused by that breach of warranty.

Small-business consultants note that warranties both express and implied can be negotiated with buyers, but they urge business owners to use specific language when adding such disclaimers to a sales contract. The term "exclusive remedy," for instance, can give a seller of products or services significant legal protection when it is used to explicitly limit a buyer's legal options in the event of complaints about product defects or workmanship. If, however, the customer is left without a working product, the seller may be sued no matter what agreement was signed, on the grounds that it's a remedy that "fails of its essential purpose." Obviously, the obligations imposed by law in the areas of warranty are extensive, so small-business owners should make sure that they consult a legal expert so that they can develop the most effective disclaimer possible.

EXTENDED WARRANTIES

Extended warranties are somewhat controversial, but often profitable, warranty packages offered by manufacturers and service providers. Manufacturers sell these warranties, which are basically extensions of basic warranty packages, in hopes that the extended warranty will not be needed or used, thereby resulting in profits. Consumers buy them for

peace of mind, reasoning that they are protecting their initial outlay of money. Many consumers eschew extended warranties, believing them to be unnecessary; however, a report issued by the Service Contract Industry Council in early 2010 indicated that purchases of extended warranties were up 10 percent in 2009.

There is some controversy around what the warranties cover. Some extended warranties are actually service agreements, resulting in higher charges than might be expected under a warranty. In other cases the fine print in the warranties exclude the very things that the consumer assumes would be covered.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Horrigan, Jeremiah. "Are Extended Warranties Worth It?" *Times Herald Record*. 2 May 2010. Available from: http://www.recordonline.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20100502/BIZ/5020319/ 1/SITEMAP. Retrieved May 12, 2010.
- Podsada, Janice. "Should Shoppers Buy an Extended Warranty?" Buffalo News. 4 January 2010. Available from: http://www. buffalonews.com/2010/01/04/911762/should shoppers buy an extended.html. Retrieved May 12, 2010.
- Pratt, Eddy. "Will the Digital Surge Bring Happier Times for Extended Warranties?" *ERMagazine*. August 2000.
- Roberts, Barry S., and Richard A Mann. *Smith and Roberson's Business Law.* 14th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western Cengage Learning, 2009.
- "Seventh Annual Warranty Report, Totals & Averages." Warranty Week. 8 April 2010. Available from: http://www.warrantyweek.com/archive/ww20100408.html. Retrieved May 12, 2010.
- Twomey, David P., and Marianne M. Jennings *Anderson's Business Law and the Legal Environment.* 20th ed. Mason, Ohio: South Western College/West, 2007.
- U.S. Department of Commerce. Federal Trade Commission. "A Businessperson's Guide to Federal Warranty Law." Available from: http://www.ftc.gov/bcp/edu/pubs/business/adv/bus01. shtm. Retrieved May 12, 2010.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

WEB PROGRAMMING Languages and Tools

Web programming languages (scripting languages) and tools are used to create Web site layouts and place objects within those layouts. These languages differ from ordinary programming languages in their capabilities: scripting languages are used mostly for design and display, not to create computer programs. There are a wide variety of web programming languages for a small business to choose from when deciding how to create a Web site presence.

HTML AND XML

Hypertext Markup Language (HTML) is an authoring tool that is used in creating Internet Web pages. When using HTML a block of text is surrounded with tags that indicate to an Internet browser how the text is to appear (for example, in bold face or italics). HTML is a collection of platform-independent styles (indicated by markup tags) that define the various components of a Web document. It is the preferred tool for creating Web pages because it is understood by all Internet browsers. Many Web designers who use HTML find it simple to learn and easy to use, because it offers a stripped-down approach to Web design that does not rely a lot on extraneous features.

Because of HTML's weaknesses in the area of graphics, a tool known as dynamic HTML was created to enhance the capabilities in Web page design. Several other tools were also designed to replace HTML, such as eXtensible Markup Language (XML), which allows for the standardized exchange of information between computers. XML uses a similar framework to HTML but streamlines certain capabilities for modern Web design. When people refer to HTML programming they generally mean XML. CFML, an alternative programming language that stands for Cold-Fusion Markup Language, is also popular. ColdFusion is used to create more detailed and dynamic pages with a mixture of HTML and CFML languages.

HTML Options. Small businesses will typically find that some HTML knowledge is necessary no matter what type of scripting language or Web applications they choose to use. Since it is so basic, HTML forms the foundation of much Web design, and even businesses that have little interest in creating a Web page from the ground up may need to use HTML in certain situations. Other types of popular scripting languages are used within HTML, requiring a knowledge of both formats.

While HTML may be useful when creating business blogs or other low-maintenance Web sites, it is vital when using a Web design program. These programs essentially allow a person to move and manage large chunks of HTML code without having to type it all out or even know the specifics of the code itself. The programs are very useful when building a simple business Web site with an outside application. It is not easy to get away from HTML no matter what type of Web site or scripting language is being used.

The Drawbacks of HTML. HTML is not a perfect tool for designing graphic-intensive sites or those that contain a large overall amount of information. The fact that the documents contained in a HTML structure are static pages does not make it the tool of choice for sites that contain animation, either.

HTML also lacks the ability to create custom window sizes, compress files, and implement other standard navigational controls. Distribution size is also a crucial issue because the standard HTML file format is not suited for delivering a large amount of content over a network. In addition, an HTML programmer may have difficulty dealing with a large number of HTML and graphics files at once. Certain software does exist to help deal with all of these problems.

JAVASCRIPT

JavaScript is strictly a scripting language that is used to create small programs that are used from within Web browsers. It should not be confused with the programming language Java, which a separate protocol for creating entire computer programs. JavaScript is very popular for building Web sites that allow interaction between viewers, the browser, and the Web content.

Using JavaScript, a small business can create more complex visuals within the HTML building blocks of a Web site, giving viewers visual feedback that changes a button when they move their mouse over it, or displaying certain text in a status bar. Short animations can also be programmed in with JavaScript, along with changing time or date boxes. JavaScript can also be used to manage more analytical functions, such as altering Web site information based on the type of browser a viewer is using.

JavaScript is very popular as a browser-side scripting language, which means it is used to run Web-based programs on the viewer's computer. Some viewers and businesses may block JavaScript for security reasons, which can lower the possible audience for a small business's Web site, but this is rare. If a business is designing a Web site using an HTML structure then JavaScript is very useful and can be included to enhance the Web site visually. Costs are typically limited to learning JavaScript itself, since most HTML applications will naturally support it while building a Web site.

PHP

PHP is another popular scripting language and, mark-up values aside, can resemble JavaScript to many untrained users. However, the two languages are used for very different things. PHP is used to generate HTML content and perform Web-based tasks on servers. This means that it runs programs on the server itself, instead of when the browser window is opened (client-based). This means that a small business will be able to test its JavaScript by simply going to its own Web site, but will need to test PHP by using a different Internet connection entirely and accessing the server from the outside.

Typically, PHP is used for powerful Web sites that need to accomplish a variety of tasks quickly for many different users. This makes it very popular for e-commerce sites. A typical Web site has both JavaScript and PHP elements, with a focus on JavaScript because of its user orientation.

RUBY

Ruby is a highly object-oriented programming language that has risen in popularity thanks to the development of Ruby on Rails. Ruby itself is an amalgam of Perl, Smalltalk, and other older computer languages, and is designed to be more intuitive and minimalistic, which makes it easier for people to learn and use in a variety of programming situations.

The flexible programming language specifically useful in a Web context is the Ruby on Rails program, a free Web design system that is used to create Web applications for clients. Ruby on Rails makes it very easy for small businesses to create simple but powerful tools for clients to use, such as search engines, forums, or auction sites. However, for a site that focuses on Web design and information, Ruby on Rails is rarely needed. If a small business is interested in a hybrid site, it could consider pairing Ruby with scripting language to create a workable design.

CASCADING STYLE SHEETS (CSS)

Cascading Style Sheets (CSS) is a ubiquitous method of Web site design. It is not so much a scripting language as a grammar for existing scripting languages, specifically basic HTML. It is used to reduce loading times, make sites easier to navigate, and allow search engines to access Web sites more easily, which are all good things from a small-business perspective.

The goal of CSS is to separate the elements of the Web page into content and design, so that the design can be changed and the content will smoothly follow without being interrupted or misplaced. CSS deals with the design elements, while HTML and scripting languages deal with the content. Using CSS applications, basic design structure can be created and then applied to a wide variety of Web pages, making it easy for a business to change a Web site as well as create it. Many Web design programs, such as Dreamweaver, allow users to write CSS.

ACTIONSCRIPT

ActionScript is an Adobe scripting language that is used with Flash creators and players. Flash is an animation format that can be used to create interactive multimedia applications for Web sites. ActionScript is used while creating a Flash program and when publishing a Flash project online. Businesses can use Flash to give their Web sites a highly dynamic and animated feeling, and Flash is often used for Web site introductions along with other important animations.

While ActionScript is very easy to learn and use, it has a very narrow scope of use (only Flash projects) and may be one of the most expensive scripting languages, since it requires buying at least a Flash player program that allows businesses to design and integrate their own Flash projects. However, if the business already uses Adobe's Dreamweaver to construct Web pages, then Flash can be incorporated with minimal effort, and ActionScript can be considered a worthwhile pursuit.

WEB PROGRAMMING TOOLS

Programming tools refers to all the applications used by Web designers to help build Web sites and their background functions. There are many of these tools, and they range from free applications that can be downloaded online to complicated programs which are able to handle a variety of tasks. Small businesses will probably already be equipped with some of the basic tools needed to start programming, such as Microsoft Notepad, but other tools are often needed, such as:

- Java. The Java platform allows people with experience in JavaScript to construct and deploy different kinds of Java applications for Web site activity. There are Java Platform kits designed especially for businesses.
- Topstyle 4. Topstyle is a CSS editor that allows small businesses to do basic style design and several very useful functions, including the ability to preview Web pages before publishing them and see what they will look like on multiple browsers, depending on what browsers clients are likely to use.
- Flash 4. This popular Flash program is used to create and publish Flash animation projects, and is very useful for most types of macromedia work for businesses interested in creating a more interactive Web site.
- 1st Page 2000. This is a free HTML editor that is very useful for small businesses looking for an inexpensive and basic method to construct Web pages. It includes a variety of JavaScript and Perl scripts for specifying basic functions.
- Photoshop. While Photoshop is not used to build Web sites or any of their component parts directly, it is used by most Web developers to improve any type of image before it is published online. As a quality control and development tool it is very valuable and can be incorporated into any Web design plan.

SEE ALSO Web Site Design.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

"About JavaScript." *Mozilla*. January 2009. Available from: https://developer.mozilla.org/en/About JavaScript.

- "About Ruby." *Ruby Lang.* Available from: http://www.rubylang.org/en/about/.
- "Choosing a Web Application Programming Language." *Hoover Web Design*. Available from: http://www.hooverwebdesign.com/articles/web application programming language.html.
- "CSS Just Another Internet Acronym, or Something to Behold?" Web Design Tips Online. Available from: http:// www.webdesigntipsonline.com/Articles/article CSS.html.
- Eitel, Joe. "An Overview of Flash and ActionScript." *Devshed.* 29 June 2009. Available from: http://www.devshed.com/c/a/Flash/An Overview of Flash and ActionScript/2/.
- "JavaScript QuickStart." *Devxl.* 1 January 2000. Available from: http://www.devx.com/projectcool/Article/20066/0/page/1.
- Kantor, Peter L. "Uses of PHP." DAAQ. January 2003. Available from: http://www.daaq.net/old/php/index.php?page=uses+of+php&parent=what+is+php.
- Klein, Leo Robert. "The Joys of Interactivity." *Library Journal*. January 2000.
- Longwell, Aaron. "The Ruby on Rails CMS Dilemma." *AaronLongwell.* 22 June 2009. Available from: http://aaronlongwell.com/2009/06/the ruby on rails cms dilemma. html.
- Quittner, Joshua. "Network Designer: Tim Berners Lee. From Thousands of Interconnected Threads of the Internet, He Wove the World Wide Web and Created a Mass Medium for the 21st Century." *Time*. 29 March 1999.
- Slocombe, Mike. "Construct a Foolproof Navigation System: Notch Up More Hits by Helping Visitors Find Their Way Around Your Site." Internet Magazine. October 2003.
- Smith, Michael. "What is ColdFusion?" Fusion Authority.
 Available from: http://www.fusionauthority.com/cfintro.cfm.
 Stanek, William R. "Creativity and Control." PC Magazine. 20 January 1998.
- "Use Cascading Style Sheets (CSS) to Maximize the Performance of Your Small Business Website." *Empower Advertising*Available from: http://www.empoweradvertising.com/38/css website design.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

WEB SITE DESIGN

Web site design is the process of creating a site on the Internet. Internet users view Web sites with a software program known as a Web browser. Each Web site has a unique address usually referred to as a unique resource locator or URL. Web sites can consist of text, graphics, audio files, video files, and animation. For many businesses, a Web site can be a virtual "storefront" that enables the company to sell products and services to customers and clients around the world at a relatively small price.

The most common way that small companies establish a presence on the Internet is by setting up a simple homepage that provides potential customers with information on the company and its products. This can include computerized versions of brochures and press releases; product catalogs, complete with photos; a company overview; news and notes related to the industry the company serves; and contact and technical support information. This makes it easy for consumers to locate information about the company 24 hours a day.

Business Web sites also provide visitors with the means to order goods and services electronically. With direct online purchasing, customers identify an item they wish to purchase from the company, fill out an order form and provide their credit card number, and then transmit that information electronically to the company. The product is then shipped directly to the customer. The advantages to this method of selling are obvious. Instead of being restricted to a local market, even the smallest company can now reach users around the world. Customers can locate information about the company or order a product 24 hours a day. Customers with questions can now find very specific information about a company's products or services.

HOW TO DESIGN A WEB PAGE

When designing a Web page, certain information should always be included:

- Basic Company Information. This can include vision or mission statements, a history of the business, and a summary of business philosophy.
- Product Line Information. Commercial Web pages should include photos and text descriptions outlining the benefits of the products. Features, applications, and examples can also be highlighted. Consultants often recommend that businesses establish separate pages or sections for each major product line.
- Technical support. Frequently asked questions, parts information, product diagrams, and technical specifications are just some of the ways a company can provide support from its Web site.
- Ordering information. Companies should include an electronic mail or hardcopy form with instructions on how to order a product.
- Service section. Free information that is of interest to
 potential customers, including news articles and
 industry updates. This is useful when selling business
 to business or when advertising to professional
 clients who are knowledgeable about the industry.
- "What's New." This section is essentially intended to inform visitors of new initiatives or products that are covered on the Web site.

Web pages are often written using a language called the Hypertext Markup Language. HTML, as it is more com-

monly known, is a series of tags and codes that instruct a Web browser on how the text on that page should be displayed. Once a page has been written using HTML, the page must be placed on the host computer, or server, of an Internet provider. HTML can be created using any common word processing package or via any one of the proliferating HTML editor software packages available in the marketplace.

Having a Web site does not, of course, guarantee visitors. As the Internet has grown it has become much more like any other established marketplace. To attract visitors and attention requires a great deal of marketing work. Web design firms can be very helpful in establishing a marketing program designed to promote a new Web site. By advertising it in other Internet locations, new site exposure can be increased dramatically.

Small businesses should be sure to test prototype sites to ensure their site is free of flaws and has the desired layout. Some small businesses hire independent Web site designers to create a more artistic and appealing Web site than they have the capability to create themselves. Typical costs for a third-party design run from \$500 to \$1,000 for basic construction. A small business should also factor in other costs, including several hundred dollars for the necessary software to manage the site and monthly payments if the server capabilities are outsourced.

STEPS TO USABILITY

Usability is the most important factor when establishing a business Web site. It refers to the collective appearance and handling of the Web site from the perspective of the customer. Guidelines have been established for creating a website with good usability using primary components such as:

- Homepage. The homepage is the first thing a visitor
 will see and is very important in terms of message
 and aesthetics. It should be simple, elegant, and
 focus only on one or two primary images. Tabs
 linking to other information in the Web site should
 be easily accessible. If the business has a hook or a
 special kind of differentiation, the homepage should
 be constructed to advertise it.
- Flow. Flow refers to how the Web site guides viewers through its features and allows them to find necessary information. A Web site with good flow should never confuse the viewer, but should instead direct a viewer to the desired page with minimal effort. The best business Web sites are intuitive and uncluttered, with layouts that are easy to understand.
- Navigation. While flow involves the intuitive structure
 of the Web site, navigation refers to moving between
 pages on the Web site. Is the navigation bar easily
 accessible and always in the same place without being
 distracting? Are the links named accurately? Is the Web

site divided by products, different types of services, or business divisions?

- Readability. As a rule, the text should be large enough to be easily read but small enough to include enough pertinent information. The color of the text and the color of the background should complement each other. Readability also covers white space, proper placement of images, and other aesthetic features.
- Search. Most business Web sites should have a search function that allows viewers to look for a specific product or section of information. This search bar should always be easily accessible. There are many different types of searches that can be conducted, depending on the search engine and scripting code being used. Testing is an important step in making search options intuitive and accurate.
- Consistent Interface. Whatever style a small business chooses for its Web site, it should keep that style throughout its pages so that they display a sense of cohesion.

When small businesses begin to focus on these important features and what data the Web site will include, it is helpful to find out what sort of questions customers have. Many small businesses conduct informal interviews with customers that pass through to find out common questions. This gives the business a good idea of what information should be placed on the Web site. When a basic layout is created, the business should also test out the prototype before it goes online. Again, one easy way is to print out the primary Web pages and ask for customer opinions on them.

POSITIONING AND MAINTAINING A BUSINESS HOMEPAGE

Even after a Web site has been successfully launched and is up and running, the work does not end. The site needs to be updated on a regular basis to ensure continued content integrity, either by the small business or an outside firm. Businesses should be sure they consistently update important product information such as price changes and alterations to the availability or features of products. If the business expands in new areas, then the Web site should expand in a similar way. Links should be carefully monitored and eliminated or updated to keep information current. Images that portray products, people, and storefronts should also be updated at intervals to reflect current changes.

WEB 2.0 STRATEGIES

Web 2.0 refers to the collaborative and social aspects of the Internet and how businesses can use these aspects to their benefit. Some Web 2.0 features are well known, such as blogs and social network sites. These tools can add informality and develop valuable relations for a small business.

Websites should always include links to Facebook pages or Twitter feeds, and if the business has a blog then it should have a primary link in the Web site structure.

Other Web 2.0 applications are less known but still valuable. Mobile integration, or the ability of Web pages to have an accurate alternative format for viewing over cell phones or PDAs, is a consistently growing trend and should be embraced by small businesses. GPS services, if applicable, are also an excellent way to attract customers with location-based services. Other 2.0 applications involve online payment plans and other financial features that make it easier for customers to pay how they want.

SEE ALSO Advertising Media Internet; HTML; Internet Domain Name; Search Engine.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Burgess, Stephen. Effective Web Presence Solutions for Small Businesses: Strategies for Successful Implementation Hershey, Pa.: Information Science Reference, 2008.

Fadeyev, Dmitry. "Apple vs. Microsoft A Usability Study." Web Designer Depot. Available from: http://www.webdesignerdepot. com/2009/05/apple vs microsoft a website usability study/.

Hempel, Jessi."Web 2.0 Is So Over. Welcome to Web 3.0." *Fortune.* January 2009.

"How to Build Your Firm's Web Site." Baltimore Business Journal. 23 March 2001.

MacDonald, Matthew. Creating Web Sites: The Missing Manual. Sebastopol, Calif.: Pogue Press/O'Reilly, 2006.

McCarthy, Paul. "Small Firms Can Succeed in the E Business Game." *Computer Weekly.* 30 November 2000.

Morain, Erin. "Web Sites Jockey for Search Engine Optimization: Optimization Strategies Allow Businesses to Break Through Online Clutter and Stay Ahead of Improving Search Engines." *Business Record (Des Moines)*. 17 April 2006. Nielsen, Jakob. "Usability for \$200." *Alertbox*. 2003.

Reynolds, Janice, and Roya Mofazali. The Complete E Commerce Book: Design, Build and Maintain a Successful Web Based Business. Gilroy, Calif.: CMP Books, 2000.

Schmeiser, Lisa. "Test Drive Your Web Site." *Macworld.* May 2001. Thurow, Shari. *Search Engine Visibility.* 2d ed. Berkeley, Calif: New Riders, 2008.

Wax, Dustin. "The Top 10 Web 2.0 Trends of 2009." *Lifehack*. December 2009. Available from: http://www.lifehack.org/articles/technology/the top 10 web 2 0 trends of 2009.html.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Lacoma, Anaxos

WHOLESALING

Wholesalers are "middlemen." Wholesaling is the selling of merchandise to anyone person or organization other than the end consumer of that merchandise. Wholesalers represent one of the links in the chain along which most goods pass on their way to the marketplace. As intermediaries between producers and consumers of goods, wholesalers facilitate the transport, preparation of quantity, storage, and sale of articles ultimately destined for customers.

The U.S. Department of Labor's Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) states, "Wholesale trade firms are essential to the economy. They simplify flows of products, payments, and information by acting as intermediaries between the manufacturer and the final customer.... They provide businesses, institutions, and governments a convenient nearby source of goods made by many different manufacturers, which allows them to devote minimal time and resources to transactions. For manufacturers, wholesalers provide a national network of a manageable number of distributors of their goods that allow their products to reach a large number of users. In addition, wholesalers help manufacturers by taking on some marketing, new customer sales contact, order processing, customer service, and technical support work that manufacturers otherwise would have to perform." For the most part, wholesale businesses are small businesses. According to BLS, there were six million people working in the wholesale trade in 2008. Most workplaces employ fewer than twenty workers approximately 90 percent of wholesalers in the industry.

Wholesalers are successful only if they are able to serve the needs of their customers, who may be retailers or other wholesalers. Some of the marketing functions provided by wholesalers to their buyers include:

- Offering the goods of a producer to resellers in appropriate quantities
- Providing wider geographical access and diversity in obtaining goods
- Ensuring and maintaining quality verification with the goods that are being obtained and resold
- Providing cost-effectiveness by reducing the number of producer contacts needed
- Offering ready access to a supply of goods
- Assembling and arranging goods of a compatible nature from a number of producers for resale
- Minimizing buyer transportation costs by buying goods in larger quantities and distributing them in smaller amounts for resale
- Working with producers to understand and appreciate consumerism in their production process

TYPES OF WHOLESALERS

There are a number of ways to classify wholesalers. The categories used by the U.S. Department of Commerce in preparing its various Economic Census Reports are the ones used most often. The three categories used in the

Census of Wholesale Trade are: 1) merchant wholesalers; 2) agents, brokers, and commission merchants; and 3) manufacturers' sales branches and offices.

Merchant Wholesalers. Merchant wholesalers are firms engaged primarily in buying, taking title to, storing, and physically handling products in relatively large quantities and reselling the products in smaller quantities to retailers; industrial, commercial, or institutional concerns; and other wholesalers. These types of wholesaling agents are known by several different names, depending on the services that they provide. These merchant wholesaler names include, jobber, distributor, industrial distributor, supply house, assembler, importer, exporter, or simply, wholesaler.

The merchant wholesaling category can be further broken down. There are two basic kinds of merchant wholesalers: 1) service (sometimes referred to as full-service wholesalers); and 2) limited-function or limited-service wholesalers. Businesses in the latter category, which itself is often divided up into little niches, offer varying levels of service in such areas as product delivery, credit bestowal, inventory management, provision of market or advisory information, and sales.

Agents, Brokers, and Commission Merchants. Agents, brokers, and commission merchants are also independent middlemen who usually do not take title to the goods in which they deal, but instead are actively involved in negotiating and other functions of buying and selling while acting on behalf of their clients. Commission merchants typically deal with agricultural goods and commodities like cement, steel, or coal and the like. These types of wholesalers are usually compensated in the form of commissions on sales or purchases. Agents, brokers, and commission merchants usually represent the noncompeting products of a number of manufacturers to several retailers. This category of wholesaler is particularly popular with producers with limited capital who cannot afford to maintain their own sales forces.

Manufacturers' Sales Branches and Offices. Manufacturers' sales branches and offices are owned and operated by manufacturers but are physically separated from manufacturing plants. They are used primarily for the purpose of distributing the manufacturers' own products at the wholesale level. Some have warehousing facilities where inventories are maintained, while others are merely sales offices. Some of them also wholesale allied and supplementary products purchased from other manufacturers.

THE CHANGING LANDSCAPE OF WHOLESALING

The BLS projects that employment in the wholesale trade will grow by only 4 percent from 2008 to 2018, compared to 11 percent growth projected for all industries. Two main

factors are contributing to this slow employment growth, and the related changes taking place within the wholesale industry: 1) the spread of new technologies improving efficiency; and 2) consolidation within the industry. Both of these trends are likely to remain strong well into the twenty-first century.

As the BLS noted, "There is strong competition among wholesale distribution companies, manufacturers' representative companies, and logistics companies for business from manufacturers. Cost pressures are likely to continue to force wholesale distributors to merge with other firms or to acquire smaller firms." This consolidation is being aided by the spread of new technologies that are able to serve their customers better and in many cases develop systems that interact automatically with those clients.

Inventory management is one area in which wholesalers may be able to offer added value to their clients on both ends of the relationship, their suppliers and their customers. One of the newest trends in the area of inventory control and management is vendor-managed inventory (VMI) systems and agreements. One way in which a wholesaler can participate in a VMI system is by agreeing to take over the inventory management for its customers. Based on daily reports sent automatically from the customer to the wholesaler or distributor, the wholesaler replenishes the customers' stocks as needed. The wholesaler sees what is selling in the customers' place of business and makes all necessary arrangements to send the customer new products or parts automatically. No phone calls or paperwork are necessary, which allows the supply chain process to remain uninterrupted.

The benefits that can accrue to both parties in a VMI arrangement are noteworthy. Both parties should experience a savings of time and labor. The customer is able to maintain fewer items in stock and can rely upon a steady flow of products or parts. The wholesaler benefits in two ways. First, the wholesaler is able to anticipate the customers' requirements better. Second, the wholesaler benefits from a strong relationship with the customer, one that is more difficult to alter than would be a vendor-customer relationship in which such automated systems did not exist.

Another new technology is radio frequency identification (RFID), which has the potential to streamline the inventory and ordering process further and replace the need for manual barcode scans, eliminating most counting and packing errors. As the BLS noted in its 2009 report on wholesalers, "Radio frequency identification (RFID) technology is being used more frequently by larger wholesale distributors with warehouses. RFID tags coupled with a satellite and receiver system allow wholesalers to keep track of the goods they have in stock and through transit to ensure delivery. RFID technology has the potential to streamline the inventory and ordering processes, eliminating the need for manual barcode scans and reducing count-

ing and packing errors. However, not all wholesalers will implement this technology as it may not be cost-effective for some smaller firms or clients."

Perhaps the strongest factor influencing consolidation is the e-commerce enabled by the Internet, which makes it easier for firms to bypass wholesalers to order directly from manufacturer and suppliers. As e-commerce spreads, wholesalers are responding by putting more emphasis on customer service, offering services such as installation, maintenance, assembly, and repair, in an effort to distinguish themselves from other suppliers.

SEE ALSO Distribution Channels; Inventory Management.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Hegarty, Ronan. "Retailers Feel Pinch of Rising Wholesaler Costs." *Grocer.* 24 September 2005.

U.S. Census Bureau. "Monthly & Annual Wholesale Trade." Available from: http://www.census.gov/wholesale/index.html. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Wholesale Trade." Available from: http://stats.bls.gov/oco/cg/cgs026.htm. Retrieved May 16, 2010.

"Wholesaling." Do It Yourself Retailing. November 2000.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by J. Miller, Anaxos

WIDE AREA NETWORKS (WANS)

A wide area network (WAN) is a data network, usually used for connecting computers or other devices, that spans a wide geographical area. WANs can be used to connect cities, states, or even countries. According to *Computer Networking for LANs to WANs: Hardware, Software and Security*, a 2009 book by James L. Antonakos and Kenneth C. Mansfield, the Internet can be seen as the "ultimate WAN." Businesses often start with a local area network (LAN), which links several workstations and computers together across a building or a few buildings. This allows the company to communicate effectively. However, as multiple LANs are created and businesses grow geographically, WANs are usually needed to allow effective communication between many computers over a wider area of space and to allow specialized devices to be added to the network.

WANs have traditionally been used by larger corporations or organizations to facilitate the exchange of data, and in a wide variety of industries corporations with facilities at multiple locations have embraced WANs. However, in the first decade of the twenty-first century, small businesses were increasingly using WANs as a way of increasing their

communications capabilities. Also, small businesses often rely on WAN providers to conduct everyday business. For example, long-distance telephone service is a WAN, and the companies that provide this service are essentially providing a WAN service.

Although WANs serve a purpose similar to that of LANs, WANs are structured and operated quite differently. The user of a WAN usually does not own the communications lines that connect the remote computer systems; instead, the user subscribes to a service through a telecommunications provider. Unlike LANs, WANs typically do not link individual computers but rather are used to link LANs. WANs also transmit data at slower speeds than LANs. WANs are also structurally similar to metropolitan area networks (MANs), but provide communications links for distances greater than 50 kilometers.

WANs have existed for decades, but new technologies, services, and applications have developed over the years, resulting in a dramatic increase in their efficacy for business. WANs were originally developed for digital leased-line services carrying only voice rather than data. As such, they connected the private branch exchanges (PBXs) of remote offices of the same company. WANs are still used for voice services but are used more frequently for data and image transmission (such as video conferencing). These added applications have spurred significant growth in WAN usage, primarily because of the surge in LAN connections to the wider networks.

HOW WANS WORK

WANs operate either point-to-point, involving a direct connection between two sites, or across packet-switched networks, in which data are transmitted in packets over shared circuits. Point-to-point WAN service may involve either analog dial-up lines, in which a modem is used to connect the computer to the telephone line, or dedicated leased digital telephone lines, also known as "private lines." Analog lines, which may be either part of a public-switched telephone network or leased lines, are suitable for batch data transmissions, such as nonurgent order entry and point-of-sale transactions. Dedicated digital phone lines permit uninterrupted, secure data transmission at fixed costs. WANs may also use satellite or microwave transmission to transmit information.

Point-to-point WAN service providers include both local telephone companies and long-distance carriers. Packet-switched network services are typically chosen by organizations which have low volumes of data or numerous sites, for which multiple dedicated lines would be too expensive.

Depending on the service, WANs can be used for almost any data-sharing purpose for which LANs can be used. Slower transmission speeds, however, may make some applications less practical for WANs. The most basic uses of WANs are for electronic mail and file transfer, but WANs can also permit users at remote sites to access and enter data on a central site's database, such as instantaneously updating accounting records. New types of network-based software that facilitate productivity and production tracking, such as groupware and work-flow automation software, can also be used over WANs. Using groupware, workers at dispersed locations can more easily collaborate on projects. WANs also give remote offices access to a central office's other data communications services, including the Internet.

Not surprisingly, the focus of new WAN technology and applications is to increase coverage while also allowing more seamless transfer of multiple forms of data. In his 2008 book, Enterprise Mobility: Applications, Technologies and Strategies, R. C. Basole argued that the aim of most networking technologies is "convergence," allowing businesses and individuals the ability to be "always connected" to various technologies and services. Some new technologies, such as the Femto Cell Basole describes, extend coverage of WANs. Other technologies permit specialized devices to be included in WANs. Wireless WANs allow for a wider coverage of information transmission. Other technologies allow greater integration between different uses of WANs. For example, Voice Over Internet Protocol (VoIP) systems and other technologies allow businesses to transmit data and voice information to various devices and computers.

SEE ALSO Communication Systems; Local Area Networks; Mobile Office; Virtual Private Networks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Antonakos, James L., and Kenneth C. Mansfield. Computer Networking for LANs to WANs: Hardware, Software and Security. Boston, Mass.: Course Technology, 2009.

Basole, R. C. Enterprise Mobility: Applications, Technologies and Strategies. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: IOS Press, 2008.

Boone, Louis E., and David L. Kurtz. *Contemporary Business* 2010 Update. 13th ed. Hoboken, N.J.: Wiley, 2010.

Goldberger, Henry. "The Migration from Frame Relay to IP VPN and VPLS Services." *In Stat Alerts.* 2 February 2006. Hayes, Jim. "Managed Data Services." *Communicate*. July 2000.

Schnider, Joel. "SSL VPN Gateways." *Network World.* 12
January 2004.

Symoens, Jeff. "Preparing Exchange for High Availability You Can Increase Uptime and Decrease Costs by Building a Redundant Groupware Configuration." *InfoWorld.* 10 April 2000.

Winther, Mark. "Avoiding the Challenges of Do it Yourself Broadband VPNs." *Business Communications Review*. February 2006.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WOMEN ENTREPRENEURS

Although popular perception has traditionally seen business as a male-dominated enterprise as evidenced by the stereotype of the male, cigar-smoking executive statistics show that perceptions as well as realities have shifted dramatically in the late twentieth and the beginning of the twenty-first centuries. In their 2009 book, Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures, authors? Justin G. Longenecker, J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore noted that while at the start of the twentieth century most business ownership lay the in the hands of men, in the first decade of the twenty-first century, a large percentage of businesses were owned by women. Longenecker, Petty, Palich, and Moore noted that women were majority owners in about 40 percent of all U.S. firms in 2008. These firms owned by women entrepreneurs contributed \$2 trillion in sales to the economy and created about 13 million jobs.

Women have owned and operated businesses for decades, but they were not always recognized or given credit for their efforts. Often women entrepreneurs were "invisible" as they worked side by side with their husbands, and many only stepped into visible leadership positions when their husbands died. But a variety of factors have combined in recent years to contribute to the visibility and number of women who start their own businesses. According to U.S. Department of Labor statistics, female participation in the workforce was less than 40 percent in 1960 but is predicted to reach 62 percent by the year 2015. As women enter the workforce in ever-greater numbers, they gain professional experience and managerial skills, both necessary to be successful entrepreneurs. Flexibility is also a factor in many women's decision to start a business. Entrepreneurship is often seen as an ideal way to juggle the competing demands of career and family. Finally, the disparity in the salaries and wages that women earn as compared to men on average has been a factor in motivating some women to decide to establish their own businesses.

According to Longenecker and his colleagues, in 2008 most women entrepreneurs owned businesses in the retail and service industries. However, that same year saw increasing numbers of women entrepreneurs enter nontraditional industries. In fact, in 2008, many of the fastest-growing construction, computer, and manufacturing companies were owned by women. In the same year, about \$400 billion in revenues was generated by wholesalers and wholesaling companies owned by women.

REASONS WOMEN BECOME ENTREPRENEURS

Many studies indicate that women start businesses for fundamentally different reasons than their male counterparts. While men start businesses primarily for growth opportunities and profit potential, women most often found businesses in order to meet personal goals, such as gaining feelings of achievement and accomplishment. In many instances, women consider financial success as an external confirmation of their ability rather than as a primary goal or motivation to start a business, although millions of women entrepreneurs will grant that financial profitability is important in its own right. The importance of financial success is especially notable given the continued discrimination women face when it comes to pay in the workplace. According to a 2009 BusinessWeek article by Damian Joseph, women earn about 77 cents for every dollar men earn, making wage discrimination a significant issue. President Barack Obama signed the Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act of 2009 to address the issue of wage discrimination, but changing long-ingrained wage discrimination may take more than a new piece of legislation. Some women also become entrepreneurs in order to bypass the corporate glass ceiling. According to Joseph, only about 28 percent of CEOs in the country's 1000 largest firms are women.

PROBLEMS FACED BY WOMEN ENTREPRENEURS

One of the main problems facing women entrepreneurs is obtaining financing. Studies have shown that women face discrimination when dealing with lenders and venture capitalists. According to Joseph's article, only about 6.8 percent of venture capital funding went to women-owned businesses in 2008. This may create a glass ceiling for women entrepreneurs. According to the Center for Women's Business Research, about 3 percent of all firms owned by women had revenues of \$1 million or more. In comparison, 6 percent of companies owned by men had revenues of \$1 million or more. Increased access to venture capital and other forms of funding could help more women entrepreneurs generate larger revenues and build larger companies.

In an effort to bring more equity into the capital acquisitions area, the Small Business Administration's Women's Prequalification Pilot Loan Program was developed. Introduced in 1994 and expanded nationwide in 1997, the program helps women seeking loans of under \$250,000 to complete their loan applications. It also provides an SBA guarantee for repayment of their loans. Women are prequalified based on their character, credit rating, and ability to repay the loan from future business earnings, rather than on collateral. The prequalification statement from the SBA enables the women to obtain funding much more readily.

Another area in which women business owners have been historically shortchanged is procurement, or the selling of their goods and services to city, state, and federal governments. In the past, fewer than 5 percent of the womenowned firms in the United States were certified to do business with their state government, and only 1.5 percent

of the billions of dollars in federal contracts went to womenowned firms. Some efforts have been undertaken to rectify this situation. If a company is 51 percent owned and controlled by a woman, it can obtain certification and bid on government contracts. In addition, many government agencies at the state and federal levels have created set-aside programs that specifically help women-owned businesses in the bidding process. Nevertheless, evidence still suggests that women-owned companies face discrimination when it comes to lucrative government contracts. In May 2010, the Empire State Development Corporation released a study showing that businesses owned by women and minorities in New York have significantly less access to government contracts and financing than businesses owned by men.

RESOURCES

A number of resources exist to support women entrepreneurs. In 1988, Congress authorized the Small Business Administration Office of Women's Business Ownership (OWBO), which created a "Low-Doc" loan program which makes it easier for women entrepreneurs to obtain SBA financing. The SBA also has established a Women's Network for Entrepreneurial Training (WNET) which links women mentors with protegees. Small Business Development Centers (SBDC) are also cosponsored by the SBA and operate in every state. They offer free and confidential counseling to anyone interested in starting a small business. In addition, many states now have a Women's Business Advocate to promote women entrepreneurs within the state. These advocates are represented by an organization, the National Association of Women Business Advocates.

A number of trade associations also represent women entrepreneurs. The National Association of Women Business Owners is the largest group in the country, with 8,000 members and eighty chapters across the United States. There are also some smaller regional groups, which can be located through the Yellow Pages or local chambers of commerce. The American Business Women's Association provides leadership, networking, and educational support. The Association of Women's Business Centers helps women secure funding for business and offers support and resources. The National Association of Female Executives makes women aware of the need to plan for career and financial success. As womenowned businesses continue to create jobs and become an increasingly important factor in the U.S. economy, the resources to support them will continue to grow as well.

SEE ALSO 8(a) Program; Minority-Owned Businesses; National Association of Women Business Owners.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Center for Women's Business Research. "Key Facts about Women Owned Businesses." Available from: http://www.womensbusiness researchcenter.org/research/keyfacts/.

- Fisher, Anne. "Which Women Get Big? When It Comes to Building Large Businesses, Women Lag Far Behind Men but That's Changing Fast." *Fortune Small Business.* 1 April 2006.
- Fullerton Jr., Howard N. "Labor Force Participation: 75 Years of Change, 1950 98 and 1998 2025." *Monthly Labor Review*. U.S. Department of Labor, December 1999.
- Gee, Sharon. "NAWBO Getting Serious About Women's Business." *Birmingham Business Journal.* 11 August 2000.
- Joseph, Damian. "An Explosion' in Women Owned Companies?" *BusinessWeek.* 19 May 2009. Available from: http://www.businessweek.com/innovate/content/may2009/ id20090518 021899.htm.
- La Beau, Christina. "Growing in Size But Not in Equity: Women Businesses Still Lag in Venture Capital." *Crain's Chicago Business*, 13 December 2004.
- Longenecker, Justin G., J. William Petty, Leslie E. Palich, and Carlos W. Moore. Small Business Management: Launching and Growing Entrepreneurial Ventures. 15th ed. Mason, Ohio: South West Cengage Learning, 2009.
- National Association of Women Business Owners. "About NAWBO." Available from: http://nawbo.org/section 2.cfm. Retrieved May 26, 2010.
- Sichko, Adam. "Study: MWBE Firms Get Short End of Stick in State Contracting Process." *Business Review.* 6 May 2010. Available from: http://albany.bizjournals.com/albany/stories/2010/05/03/daily33.html.
- "Taking the Pulse of Women Entrepreneurs; The Manager of Wells Fargo's Lending Program Targeted at Women owned Businesses Talks about the Latest Trends." *Business Week Online.* 1 May 2006.
- U. S. Census Bureau. Survey of Business Owners Women Owned Firms: 2002. Available from: http://www.census.gov/csd/sbo/. Retrieved May 26, 2010.
- Vestil, Donna. "Businesses Owned by Women Fuel National Growth." *Kansas City Star.* 28 June 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WORKERS' COMPENSATION

Workers' compensation is a mandatory type of business insurance that provides employees who become injured or ill while on the job with medical coverage and income replacement. According to Fred Steingold's 2008 book, *Legal Guide For Starting & Running A Small Business*, workers' compensation is mutually beneficial because it is a "no-fault system." On the one hand, workers' compensation ensures that employees are compensated for work-related injuries regardless of whether an unsafe workplace or their own recklessness caused an injury. On the other hand, employers are protected from private lawsuits through workers' compensation and also only have to contribute to insurance which pays for lost income and

medical costs. Workers' compensation does not pay for suffering, mental anguish, and other such additional costs.

Businesses are required by law in all fifty states to pay for the medical treatment and lost wages of employees who suffer job-related injuries or illnesses. Any small business with any employees is required to have this form of insurance. Businesses can contact their state workers' compensation office to learn more about specific requirements. Information about each state office can be found at www.workerscompensation.com.

In order to avoid crippling expenses, companies purchase workers' compensation insurance policies of one kind or another. Most states give businesses the choice of buying workers' compensation policies either directly from the state or from a private insurer. Each state determines its own system's payment schedules, employee eligibility requirements, and rehabilitation procedures. Although provisions of each state's laws differ greatly, the underlying principle is the same that employers should assume the costs of injuries, illnesses, and deaths that occur on the job, without regard to fault, and partially replace wage income lost. While income replacement under workers' compensation is usually a percentage of the actual wage, it is counted as a transfer payment and thus is not subject to federal income tax for the employer or employee. Some state laws exempt certain categories of employees from coverage. Those most likely to be excluded are domestics, agricultural workers, and manual laborers.

Given the mandatory nature of workers' compensation coverage and the potential expense involved, the cost of workers' compensation insurance policies is a considerable concern for small-business owners. In fact, workers' compensation premiums stand as most companies' second-largest operating expense, after payroll. These rates are based on the employer's total payroll, the classification of the employees, and the employer's accident record. The wages paid each employee are assigned a rate based on the occupational classification in which that employee works. For example, an employee who does office work will be assigned a rate that is lower than one who works reroofing. The employer's cost of workers' compensation for the office worker will likely be in the range of 0.25 to 1.0 percent of wages earned, while the employee who works on roofing projects will cost the company as much as 10 to 15 percent of that employee's gross wages.

Small-business owners have less control over the cost of workers' compensation coverage than they do over health insurance costs. State legislatures set the level of benefits and employers pay the full cost, so medical cost-containment strategies like copayments do not apply. Some insurers avoid handling workers' compensation policies for small businesses because they feel that smaller companies lack the funds to provide a safe working environment. In general,

the rates depend upon the type of business, number of employees, and company safety record.

Penalties for failing to carry workers' compensation insurance policies can be severe. In general, business owners who are neglectful in this manner can be held liable for the medical expenses incurred by the worker in their employ. Nonetheless, many businesses engage in what is known as "premium fraud," in which they either do not carry insurance as required or lower the costs of their policy premiums through fraudulent record keeping. Methods used to reduce insurance premiums fraudulently include underreporting of employee count or the wages they are paid, paying workers under the table in order to falsify the number of employees, and misclassifying the kind of work engaged in by employees in order to reduce premiums through a misclassification of their occupation. However, momentum is building to increase penalties for these kinds of fraudulent actions, which injure insurers and honest employers alike. Honest employers end up with higher insurance premiums as a result of these sorts of fraud. Law-abiding employers may suffer as a result of fraud in another way as well. Construction companies, for example, may lose out on projects to bidders whose lower bids are made possible because they are absorbing lower overhead costs through intentional workers' compensation fraud.

TYPES OF COVERAGE AVAILABLE

There are three basic methods available for employers to obtain the required workers' compensation protection: state insurance funds, private insurance, and self-insurance through insurance pools. The latter option which involves setting aside funds in anticipation of workers' compensation claims, rather than purchasing insurance is seen as a cost-saving method for safety-oriented firms. In the states that permit it, many large employers now self-insure, and many small businesses form groups to insure themselves and decrease the risks.

Group self-insurance plans are worth consideration for small businesses with better-than-average workplace safety records. Such plans work best when the companies involved are in the same or similar industries, so that their level of risk is roughly equivalent. The companies can then join together to purchase stop-loss coverage to protect themselves against claims over a certain amount. Though self-insurance can be less expensive than private workers' compensation policies, small businesses should make sure that they have the financial resources to withstand potential losses. Self-insurance requires a large amount of liquid capital ready at all times to address any claims.

In some states, state funds or trusts have the same role as group self-insurance. For example, in New York, trusts were permitted after 1966 to help small businesses deal with large workers' compensation costs. A third-party administrator in these trusts helps find and combine businesses in the same industry under the same workers' compensation insurance, providing savings to businesses. Unfortunately, in the years leading up to 2009, several such trusts dissolved after financial problems left them unable to cover workers' compensation claims. This left small-business owners responsible for workers' compensation claims as well as leaving them with no workers' compensation insurance.

MANAGING WORKERS' COMP CLAIMS AND COSTS

Small businesses can explore a variety of other measures to reduce their workers' compensation premiums as well. These include the following:

First and foremost, make the workplace as safe as possible. Companies can reduce premiums by minimizing the number of claims made by their workforce. This requires the implementation of safety programs in such areas as materials handling and ergonomics.

Select the right insurer. Business owners seeking workers' comp insurance policies should seek out insurers with proactive claims adjusting policies. In addition, Occupational Hazards contributor Shawn Adams counsels companies to give preference to insurers who assign specific adjusters for accounts. "[When] claims are... handled on a file basis... your account is handled by whatever adjuster happens to be assigned the file for your claim. An assigned adjuster is one who can take responsibility for your account, as opposed to having different adjusters handle different claims against your policy but not coordinating the claims in a comprehensive manner."

Pay attention to your own claims trends. Businesses should take steps to monitor all aspects of their work safety record and insurance coverage and ensure that all subcontractors carry workers' compensation coverage.

Understand workers' compensation claims and rules regarding contractors. Businesses need to make sure that their contracts with contractors stipulates that they are not employees. Businesses also need to ensure that contractors have their own insurance. Since 2008 in California, any company hiring unlicensed subcontractors or contractors is responsible for the workers' compensation claims of these workers.

Combine liability coverage, property insurance, and workers' compensation. Companies that buy workers' compensation from private insurers can often save money by combining their insurance and buying all coverage from the same insurer or insurance broker.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Adams, Shawn. "Risk Management Methods to Reduce Your Workers' Compensation Rates." *Occupational Hazards*. March 2001.

DeMasi, Michael. "Businesses Stuck with Big Bill After 'Trusts' Go Belly Up." *Business Review.* 14 May 2010. Available from: http://albany.bizjournals.com/albany/stories/2010/05/17/story3. html?b=1274068800^3348531.

Fishman, Stephen. Working With Independent Contractors. 6th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Priz, Edward J. *Ultimate Guide to Workers' Compensation Insurance*. Irvine, Calif.: Entrepreneur Press, 2005.

Spurlock, Barry S., and Keith R. Wertz. *Chomp Comp: The Small Business Guide to Lower Workers' Comp Premiums.* Louisville, Ky.: Lighted Path Publishers, 2007.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide For Starting & Running a Small Business. 10th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Washington, Corey. "Insurance Bite Still Painful for Employers." Business Press (San Bernardino, CA). 10 April 2006.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WORKPLACE ANGER

Workplace anger and hostility often manifest in ways that have received a great deal of attention from business owners, researchers, legislators, and members of the business press in recent years. Workplace violence and sexual harassment are probably the two most commonly written about forms of workplace anger and hostility. But anger and hostility can manifest themselves in other, less dramatic ways that can nonetheless have a tremendously negative impact on a business. They can produce an environment marked by poor or nonexistent communication, sagging morale, excessive employee absenteeism or turnover, and a host of other undesired conditions. Business owners, managers, and employees who are unable to control their own anger or effectively respond to the angry outbursts of others will likely find that their business or career suffers as a result. Organizations that fail to recognize and deal effectively with the problem of workplace anger may end up with even more serious problems to deal with. Inappropriate displays of anger can lead to all sorts of undesirable outcomes, and in the most serious cases a company may even be legally liable if it allows a hostile environment to persist.

Statistics bear out the perception that workplace anger is dangerous. According to a 2009 study published in the *Annals of the American Psychotherapy Association*, about one million U.S. workers each year become victims of nonfatal violence during working hours. Researchers have established a clear link between these types of violence and anger.

Of course, many small businesses will never be confronted with the challenge of addressing and correcting problem workers who behave in an angry or hostile manner toward co-workers or customers. This may be because very small firms may not have employees at all, and small firms

with employees often feature a positive work environment and employ staff who enjoy their jobs and relate to one another in a professional manner. But most small-business owners that have a payroll will eventually encounter someone who exhibits angry or hostile behavior and looms as a potential threat to the financial or psychological health of the organization. According to a research study published in a 2008 issue of *Environment and Behavior* magazine, one out of four employees in the United States identify themselves as "chronically angry."

The problem of angry outbursts is a growing problem in society generally. In an article in the magazine *Supervision*, Robert D. Ramsey discussed the seemingly epidemic levels to which anger in American society has grown He wrote, "It's a modern day epidemic. Rage rules. On the road. In the airways. At sports events. And increasingly, on the job as well. . . . Anger is a dictator that can control lives and drive behavior. It blots out reason and blurs good judgment. Worst of all, it can lead to dangerous outbursts of violence or other destructive behaviors. Obviously, anger has no legitimate place in any business, office, shop or factory. When it occurs, someone has to see that it doesn't take root or take over the workplace. If managers don't do it, who will?"

Entrepreneurs, like all business leaders, need to prepare themselves for the day when an employee's actions or words seem to be based on feelings of anger or hostility. Some small-business owners underestimate the impact that workplace anger and hostility can have on their business and on their staff, and they do so at their peril. One employee who lashes out inappropriately can cause a decline in a company's general morale, friction with colleagues, and enough distraction that productivity declines. The expression of anger may even be distracting enough to pose a safety hazard.

Small-business owners should be aware that failure to address workplace hostilities can also open them up to legal liability. Moreover, the person who engages in hostile workplace behavior does not have to be an owner or supervisor for the business owner to be vulnerable to charges concerning that person's behavior. In the eyes of the law, business owners have the power and obligation to control their employees.

CAUSES OF WORKPLACE ANGER AND HOSTILITY

Workplace hostility can often be traced to attitudes that have little to do with the current employment situation in which workers find themselves. Deep-seated feelings of hostility toward other people because of their gender, skin color, sexual orientation, political beliefs, or other factors are often firmly in place long before the person begins working at a company. Often, the small-business owner faced with such an employee will have limited options available to deal with such problems; instead, he or she will concentrate efforts on making sure that those undesirable attitudes do not disrupt the workplace.

On the other hand, factors that cause workplace anger can sometimes be addressed directly. While workplace anger sometimes can be traced back to prejudices that are at the root of deep-seated hostility, on many other occasions, work-oriented factors serve as the primary catalysts. Common causes of workplace anger include:

- General harassment, whether sexual or some other form
- Favoritism of one employee over another
- Rejection (whether arbitrary or for good reason) of a proposal or project in which an employee has a significant emotional investment
- · Insensitivity by owners or managers
- · Criticisms of employees in front of staff or clients
- Depersonalized workplace environment
- Unfair (or tardy) performance appraisals or criticism
- Lack of resources for the employee to meet his or her objectives
- · Inadequate training
- Frustration of employee goals
- Lack of knowledge about how to cope with negative emotions
- · Lack of teamwork
- Withdrawal of earned benefits
- Lack of outlets for harmful or negative emotions
- · Betrayal of trust extended to manager or owner
- Unreasonable demands on employees
- Downsizing
- · Lack of flexibility on part of owner or manager
- Poor communication
- · Feedback is wholly or primarily negative in tone
- Absentee leadership (such as instances wherein needed disciplinary action is absent)
- Micromanagerial environment in which staff decision-making opportunities are limited

Of course, sometimes a distinction must be made between legitimate and illegitimate catalysts of workplace anger. For example, an employee may express great anger over a negative performance review even though the appraisal was conducted fairly and honestly. Small-business owners and managers cannot jettison basic principles of management simply to avoid making one of their employees angry.

Small-business owners must also realize that in some cases, anger is displaced. An employee may feel angry about an employee policy, for example, but may not feel able to express anger at the company due to financial concerns or

other issues. The employee may then express anger towards other employees instead of targeting the perceived source of the problem. This is one reason why careful communication as well as possible third-party intervention may be needed to get to the true source of anger in the workplace.

Many employers, when faced with workplace anger, want the anger eliminated at once so that a healthy and productive workplace can resume. However, addressing anger in the workplace is often a long and complex process. While some businesses are tempted to initiate disciplinary actions or simply to get rid of perceived troublemakers in the workplace, this strategy can backfire. Employees who display anger in the workplace may be very effective and productive employees, for example, and may need only some help to perform at peak levels. In addition, disciplinary action and termination of work can in some cases escalate anger and even lead to violence. Finally, termination can lead to allegations of discriminatory practices. Employers are better served by trying to resolve conflict in ways that encourage communication. At the least, employers who believe that an angry employee may not have a permanent place in the company may wish to keep careful records of conflicts and displays of anger to offset any future allegations of unfairness on the part of management. In general, making an honest effort to improve the situation is more effective at diffusing anger than rushing to get rid of the person who is deemed to be displaying anger.

Warning Signs. Workplace anger is often sublimated by employees until they reach a point where they suddenly lose control. This bursting point may manifest itself in a variety of ways. One employee may just yell at his manager, while another may impetuously decide to quit. Still others may resort to workplace violence or vandalism. Small-business owners and managers should acquaint themselves with the warning signs of hidden anger so that they can address the causes of it and head off an incident before it occurs. Other employees, meanwhile, may exhibit behavior that is more obviously troubling. Following are a range of behaviors that may signal a need for intervention:

- · Sarcastic, irritable, or moody behavior
- Apathetic or inconsistent work performance
- · Prone to making direct or veiled threats
- Aggressive and antisocial behavior
- Overreaction to company policies or performance appraisals
- Touchy relationships with other workers
- Obsessive involvement or emotional attachment to job

Bullying Behavior. Explicit workplace violence, sexual harassment, and episodes of discrimination garner the most headlines and receive the bulk of attention from consultants because of their potential legal impact on business enterprises. But researchers contend that simple bullying behavior may be as great a threat to business health and productivity as are any of the above-mentioned problems. Sometimes bullying takes place between employees, but it is often most evident in supervisor-worker relationships, in which one person is perceived to wield greater power. Bullying is not just the problem of an individual, however, but must be seen as a problem of the organization and its culture as a whole. Bullying can take many forms, from persistent, low-key intimidation to devious efforts to make a colleague appear professionally incompetent. These menacing tactics can be difficult to identify and bring to light. It is very important, therefore, to have an avenue through which people feel free and safe to air their concerns about co-workers, supervisors, and subordinates. As long as communications flow reasonably freely, patterns may emerge which make it more apparent where serious problems lie. There are always those who will put forward the argument that the making of snide remarks or jokes at another's expense is part of social interaction. However, office banter which is not really designed to offend is recognizably different from the persistent downgrading or undermining of a person by another, particularly if the offender is in a position of relative power within the hierarchy.

Confronting bullies about their behavior is often difficult. Where bullying exists, the only way to address the matter is through dealing directly with the bully and prevailing upon him or her to change. But since the bully is very unlikely to see the situation in the same way as the victim of his or her aggression, the first challenge will be to establish that change is needed. Like all human resource problems, the challenge is great. Small-business owners and managers, however, should stand fast. Bullying behavior generally does not take place in a vacuum; other employees are usually aware of the situation, and they should be consulted. Finally, owners seeking to eliminate bullying behavior need to make it clear that anyone who is the victim of bullying tactics will receive their full support.

Peer Conflict. Another common cause of workplace anger and hostility is peer conflict. Unlike instances of bullying, wherein one employee makes a conscious decision to engage in behavior that is hurtful or uncomfortable for another employee, peer conflict is characterized by mutual feelings of animosity between two individuals. Peer conflicts are usually caused by differences in personality or perception, moodiness, insensitivity, impatience, or sensitive emotional states such as jealousy, annoyance, and embarrassment. When these rivalries evolve into skirmishes or outbursts, the conflict may cause damage to those involved as well as

others in the vicinity. Since work relies heavily on the ability of people to interact in a cooperative and harmonious fashion, conflict between employees represents a serious breakdown of the effective working relationship.

According to management theorist Peter Drucker, managers can pursue one of the following routes when attempting to resolve peer conflicts:

- 1. Convince both workers to accept a mutually agreeable view or agreement about the issue that was the cause of the conflict.
- 2. Support the position of one employee and reject the position of the other.
- 3. Make a decision about the issue and force both people to comply with the manager's perception.

What is important for the manager to keep in perspective is the fact that the problem belongs to those in conflict, and only they can resolve it. However, when that problem affects the company then it is the manager's job to insist upon and facilitate a resolution.

Small-business owners who find themselves mediating a peer conflict should avoid taking sides (especially if both workers' views have merit), provide an objective viewpoint, keep the discussion from going off on tangents or degenerating to name-calling, and help each worker to understand the perspective of the other. Finally, the small-business owner's overriding concern should be explicitly to restate his or her expectations of staff performance, including the ways in which staff members should behave toward one another.

KEYS TO STOPPING OR PREVENTING EXPRESSIONS OF WORKPLACE HOSTILITY AND ANGER

Attempts to address inappropriate workplace behavior through negotiation and mediation are not always effective. In some instances, an employee's conduct or performance will leave the small-business owner with no alternative but to resort to disciplinary action. This discipline can take a variety of forms, from suspension to negative comments in the employee's personnel file to taking the worker off a plum project. Reports on the effectiveness of such steps vary considerably. Some firms contend that such measures inform the employee that his or her problematic behavior will not be tolerated and can be an effective tool in triggering behavioral reforms, especially if the punishment has a financial dimension. But others insist that such measures especially if used without first pursuing other options may only deepen feelings of animosity and hostility.

According to a 2009 article in the *Annals of the American Psychotherapy Association*, too few workplaces have an appropriate way of dealing with anger in the work-

place. Researchers have found that less than 30 perent of workplaces have plans for dealing with workplace trauma and less than 60 percent of *Fortune* 1000 companies have a working crisis management program. Yet experts agree that prevention programs can be an effective deterrent when it comes to workplace anger.

No two small business enterprises or employees are alike. Researchers agree, however, that there are a number of steps that employers can take to address the issues of workplace anger and hostility before they erupt into full-blown crises.

- 1. Explicitly state the company absolute opposition to inappropriate behavior in writing. This can often be included as part of a new hire's employee guidelines package, but small-business owners should also consider displaying such "zero tolerance" statements in public areas. Such statements should also clearly delineate which types of comments and actions are regarded as offensive.
- 2. Encourage an environment that values diversity.
- 3. Hire new employees carefully. Businesses should consider personalities and cooperation among employees when hiring new workers. New employees can be screened for emotional maturity, calmness, and ability to work with others. Compiling a work team with an eye to cooperation can improve communication and camaraderie in the workplace.
- 4. Encourage cooperation in the workplace. Some companies create retreats, teamwork seminars, or other events to allow employees to interact and get to know each other better. Some companies also host picnics or other family-centered events in the workplace to help build empathy and friendliness in the workplace and to keep anger in check.
- 5. Recognize that incidents of workplace hostility tend to get worse over time if they are not addressed. For example, remarks that might at first seem to be merely in mildly bad taste can eventually escalate into full-fledged racist, sexist, or otherwise mean-spirited harassment. Learning to deal with workplace anger issues is critical to creating a workplace that is comfortable and therefore productive for employees. Therefore, business owners should respond to incidents of workplace anger or hostility promptly and decisively. The whole workforce will likely be watching, looking for some signal about whether management takes such transgressions seriously, or whether it implicitly gives the green light to further incidents.
- 6. Create a pleasant work environment. According to a research study published in a 2008 issue of *Environment and Behavior* magazine, a pleasant and

aesthetically pleasing work environment can have a positive impact on employee anger. Researchers found a significant reduction in the stress and anger levels of employees who worked in environments where abstract and nature paintings were placed on the walls, for example. Male workers seemed to respond especially well to pleasant changes in the workplace environment.

- 7. Learn to recognize the symptoms of workplace anger and try to provide employees with constructive avenues to express frustrations and concerns.
- 8. Monitor workplace culture to ensure that it does not provide fertile ground for unwanted behavior.
- 9. Organize third-party intervention when needed. Researchers writing in a 2009 issue of *Journal of Behavioral and Applied Management* noted that third-party interventions in the form of anger management programs, empathy-building interventions, counseling after workplace traumas, and specialized workplace forgiveness programs were effective in decreasing anger by removing resentment. According to the researchers, lack of forgiveness was one of the leading contributors to workplace anger, allowing relatively small transgressions and perceived slights to escalate into anger.

WHEN THE SMALL BUSINESS OWNER IS ANGRY

Small-business owners should also be aware of the challenges of managing their own anger in the workplace. Entrepreneurship brings with it a host of responsibilities and pressures that can make it difficult for business owners to manage strong emotions such as anger. But it is important for small-business owners to handle their anger in an effective manner. Expressing anger can be constructive when the true intent is to maintain, reestablish, or restore a positive relationship with the person who has caused offense. When handled professionally, constructive confrontations assure future harmony, better performance, and improved productivity. The key, of course, is to express anger professionally and as calmly as possible. It helps to be as specific as possible. The problem should be stated clearly and the other party given a chance to express his or her side. The business owner is advised to listen and try to understand what caused the conflict. Whenever possible, it should be emphasized that it is the behavior, not the person, that is in question or needs to change.

SEE ALSO Human Resource Management; Workplace Violence.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Hall, John R. "Seminar Provides Tips on Hiring Practices." Air Conditioning, Heating & Refrigeration News. 20 June 2005.
- "If You Want to Get Ahead in the Workplace ... Get Angry." Daily Mail. 2 March 2009.
- Kweon, Byoung Suk, Roger S. Ulrich, Verrick D. Walker, and Louis G. Tassinary. "Anger and Stress: The Role of Landscape Posters in an Office Setting." *Environment and Behavior* 40, no. 3 (2008).
- Madsen, Susan R., Janice Gygi, Scott C. Hammond, and Suzanne F. Plowman. "Forgiveness as a Workplace Intervention: the Literature and a Proposed Framework." *Journal of Behavioral and Applied Management* 10, no. 2 (2009)
- Meyer, Pat. "Preventing Workplace Violence Starts with Recognizing Warning Signs and Taking Action." *Nation's Restaurant News.* 28 February 2000.
- Nay, W. Robert. Taking Charge of Anger: How to Resolve Conflict, Sustain Relationships, and Express Yourself without Losing Control. New York: Guilford Press, 2003.
- Neville, Haig. "Workplace Violence Prevention Strategies." Memphis Business Journal. 8 September 2000.
- Ramsey, Robert D. "Managing Workplace Anger: Your Employees', Your Customers' and Your Own." *Supervision*. February 2004.
- "Two Million People, Many of Them Managers, Bullied at Work." Management Issues. 7 November 2005. Available from: http:// www.management issues.com/display page.asp?section=research &id=2746.
- Vecchi, Gregory M. "Conflict and Crisis Communication: Workplace and School Violence, Stockholm Syndrome, and Abnormal Psychology." *Annals of the American Psychotherapy Association* 12, no. 3 (2009).
- Yang, Jixia, and James M. Diefendorff. "The Relations of Daily Counterproductive Workplace Behavior with Emotions, Situational Antecedents, and Personality Moderators: A Diary Study in Hong Kong." Personnel Psychology 62, no. 2 (2009).

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WORKPLACE GIVING

Workplace giving is when employees make voluntary financial contributions to charitable organizations through an employer-administered program. Most business philanthropy campaigns are designed so that employees can donate a designated amount to eligible nonprofit organizations through regular or one-time automatic payroll deductions. Some employers offer to match the dollar amount of their employees' contributions, generating twice the charitable bang for an employee's donated buck. These contributions add up to nearly \$5 billion for U.S. charities and nonprofits each year.

One of the biggest workplace giving campaigns in the United States is the federally sponsored Combined Federal

Campaign, which supports a variety of registered nonprofits providing health and human services to communities across the nation. United Way is also strongly entrenched in theworkplace giving arena. In fact, its employee-participation fundraising initiatives served as the model for most early workplace giving programs. Today there are nearly as many unique approaches to employer-administered charitable giving campaigns as there are diverse charities reaping the financial rewards.

The benefits of workplace giving, however, extend beyond providing the nation's charitable organizations with much-needed funds and exposure. Workplace contribution programs also give employees a convenient way to support a national or community cause, and they enable employers to engage employees and improve morale while enhancing community relations. For small businesses, these programs can also help form important professional partnerships and generate new business. Both the individual employee and the corporate enterprise may receive tax benefits from donating to eligible not-for-profit enterprises. However, it is important to make sure the recipient organization is a legitimate public charity prior to including it as part of any type of workplace donation program and to keep meticulous records of all contributions and cause-related business expenses.

ESTABLISHING A SUCCESSFUL WORKPLACE GIVING CAMPAIGN

Approaches to workplace giving programs vary widely based on the company's goals, culture, and resources. However, the most successful campaigns share a number of common characteristics. These are outlined below.

- Do the research. It is essential to assess employees' charitable interests, thoroughly research suitable donation recipients, and align the campaign accordingly. This approach will help to increase levels of employee interest and giving.
- 2. Involve the top echelons. Keeping the company's executives engaged as role models and cheerleaders helps drive interest and participation throughout the ranks.
- Form a workplace giving committee. Even if the committee has a membership of only one or two individuals, it establishes a dedicated support structure for the campaign to handle administration and help with implementation and publicity.
- 4. Establish clear goals. Setting contribution targets gives employees something to strive toward. Having goals also serves to build competition, camaraderie, and a sense of achievement when objectives are met or exceeded.
- 5. Host a fun and informative kickoff event. It helps to generate excitement about the campaign and offers

- an opportunity to educate employees about program processes and the individual causes of the recipient charities. Keep the momentum going over time with smaller events like contests, giveaways, or gatherings throughout the campaign.
- 6. Maintain a flow of ongoing communication. Use internal communication channels such as staff meetings, newsletters, and the intranet to keep employees informed about the campaign details and progress toward the stated goals.
- 7. Celebrate the achievements of the campaign. Even if the workplace giving program is ongoing, it is important to recognize individuals and departments that accomplish financial, participation, and other types of milestones. This acknowledgement helps instill a sense of pride and accomplishment upon which to build subsequent campaigns or drive momentum within the current campaign.

THE FUTURE OF WORKPLACE GIVING

Businesses, charities, and industry observers predict that the future of workplace giving campaigns is likely to center on increasing the recipient pool offered by individual programs, facilitating participation and administration with dedicated technology tools, and providing more channels and opportunities for employees to give.

Specifically, workplace giving programs will offer more choices of eligible recipients in an effort to reflect employees' growing diversity and varied charitable interests. This trend will force charities to adhere to higher standards of accountability as they jockey for a seat at the lucrative workplace giving table. At the same time, advanced technology tools that are implemented in-house or via outsourced partners will make program participation easier for employees and campaign administration more efficient for the business. Backed by better electronic systems, more companies may begin offering automatic payroll deduction and matching employer contributions. Providing multiple ways for employees to give is also on the horizon, say many analysts. This may include establishing individual giving accounts. These enable employees to create separate personal accounts to hold payroll deductions for charitable contributions until they are ready to designate specific recipients from among the eligible candidates and identify how much money each designated charity is to receive. In addition, companies are likely to increase the longevity of workplace giving campaigns to allow for year-round giving, and they may expand the ways in which employees are permitted to give. For example, some businesses may recognize employee volunteerism as a charitable contribution under the program rather than using monetary donation as the sole measure of employee participation.

Kristin Tillquist, author of *Capitalizing on Kindness:* Why 21st Century Professionals Need to Be Nice, emphasizes that philanthropy benefits both the recipient and the giver. As she explains in an article by Denise O'Berry, "Giving away money, products or 'in kind' assistance not only helps others but also builds product awareness, positive brand and image, customer loyalty, and positive community relations all of which contribute to a healthy bottom line."

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Callahan, Sheila. "Guide to Small Business Charitable Giving." Work.com. Available from: http://www.work.com/small business charitable giving 522/.
- Foundation Center. "Frequently Asked Questions." Available from: http://foundationcenter.org/getstarted/faqs/html/workplace giving.html.
- "Guide to Giving in the Workplace." *Charity Navigator*. Available from: http://www.charitynavigator.org/index.cfm?bay=content. view&cpid=159.
- Howe, Matt. "Trends in Workplace Giving: The Evolution of Workplace Giving Programs." ASAE & The Center for Association Leadership. August 2008. Available from: http://www.asaecenter.org/PublicationsResources/articledetail.cfm? ItemNumber=35834.
- Minnesota Environmental Fund. "Great and Fun Ideas for a Successful Workplace Giving Campaign." Available from: http://mnenvirofund.org/docs/MEF%20Campaign% 20Best%20Practices.pdf.
- O'Berry, Denise. "Giving Can Boost Your Business During The Recession." *Allbusiness.com.* 9 August 2009. Available from: http://www.allbusiness.com/company activities management/business ethics corporate/12619836 1.html.
- United Way, Denver. "How to Give: Workplace Giving." Available from: http://www.unitedwaydenver.org/site/c.rwL8KjNULrH/b.4119507/k.C1E9/Strategic Philanthropy 8211 Mile High United Way.htm.

S. Miller, Anaxos

WORKPLACE SAFETY

Workplace safety refers to the working environment at a company and encompasses all factors that impact the safety, health, and well-being of employees. This can include environmental hazards, unsafe working conditions or processes, drug and alcohol abuse, and workplace violence. Workplace safety is monitored at the national level by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA). OSHA has three stated goals that serve as the cornerstones of its policies and regulations: 1) improve the safety and health for all workers, as evidenced by fewer hazards, reduced exposures, and fewer injuries, illnesses, and fatalities; 2) change workplace culture to increase employer and worker awareness of, commitment to, and involvement in

safety and health; and 3) secure public confidence through excellence in the development and delivery of OSHA's programs and services. The federal guidelines imposed by this agency are complemented by state regulations that are often tougher than those proposed by OSHA. However, OSHA has been making strides to crack down on employers who do not provide safe workplaces. The new Severe Violator Enforcement Program (SVEP) was implemented in 2010 and offered additional inspections and crackdowns on known safety violators. In 2009, the Protecting America's Workers Act was introduced in Congress. This bill, which had not passed as of 2010, would raise penalties for serious violations to \$12,000 (from \$7,000) and would increase willful workplace safety violations from \$70,000 to \$250,000.

NATIONAL WORKPLACE INJURY AND ILLNESS DATA

Every year the Department of Labor, through its Bureau of Labor Statistics, publishes the workplace injury and illness data that it gathers and compiles. In 2008 5,214 people lost their lives while on the job in the United States. This represents the lowest annual total of workplace fatalities since 1992. About 263 fatalities in the workplace were caused by suicide, while transportation fatalities accounted for 2,053 deaths. In about 680 cases, deaths were caused by falls, and in 794 cases, fatalities were caused by violence. In 2008 equipment-related fatalities accounted for 923 deaths while harmful environments and substances claimed the lives of 432 workers that same year.

In total, there were 3.7 million cases of nonfatal injuries and illnesses in the workplace in 2008, many of them not requiring any time away from work. The nonfatal injuries and illnesses reported in 2008 that were serious enough to require time away from work, numbered 1.1 million, a rate of injury equivalent to 113 per 10,000 fulltime workers. These data include all work-related injuries and illnesses that resulted in time away from work beyond the day on which the injury occurred. The median number of days away from work per incident in 2008 was 8 days. By category of injury, the national data for 2008 break down as follows: Sprains and strains (416,620 cases), bruises and contusions (93,650 cases), fractures (89,650 cases), cuts and lacerations (87,060 cases), heat burns (15,630 cases), punctures (12,760 cases), and carpal tunnel syndrome (10,080 cases) with other injuries making up the rest of workplace injuries. In 43,960 cases in 2008, injuries were caused by multiple traumatic injuries.

The goods-producing industries have a higher rate of on-the-job injury than do the service industries, with one exception. Businesses in the transportation sector are part of the service industry but they have a very high rate of on-the-job injuries. About 30 percent of injuries and illnesses requiring days away from work in 2008 involved eight occupations. These occupations included laborers and

freight, stock, and material movers (79,590 injuries in 2008), truck drivers (57,700 injuries), nursing aides, orderlies, and attendants (44,610 injuries), construction laborers (31,310 injuries), retail salespersons (28,900 injuries), janitors and cleaners (excluding maids and housekeeping cleaners; 28,110 injuries), truck drivers (light or delivery services; 28,040 injuries), and maintenance workers (20,800 injuries). By industry, the occupations with the highest rate of injuries included transportation and material moving occupations (217,070 injuries in 2008), production occupations (138,890 injuries), and construction and extraction occupations (120,890 injuries).

IMPROVING WORKPLACE SAFETY AT A SMALL BUSINESS

Most small-business owners take steps to try and assure that their place of work is a safe one because it is the right thing to do. Beyond being the right thing to do, smaller companies usually recognize that the benefits to be gained by a safe work environment are many. Attention to safety issues can not only help businesses avoid legal penalties, but also improves employee morale, productivity, and retention.

Moreover, effective workplace safety programs often have a tremendous impact on a company's bottom-line financial performance. In addition to the hidden benefits in retention and productivity that go hand-in-hand with such programs, businesses armed with solid workplace safety policies and records realize enormous benefits in the realm of insurance. An employer's workers' compensation premium is based on several factors. These include payroll, a classification of employees by occupational type, and the company's accident history. No factor has more control over insurance premiums or is less understood by policy holders than the experience modification or "mod." The mod is an indicator of how an individual operation's accident rate compares to other businesses within its industry. Three consecutive years of actual workers' compensation claims provide the statistical basis for an employer's mod. Under this system, companies that are deemed to have a higher accident rate (as determined by workers' compensation claims over a 3-year period) than the industry average pay higher premiums. Conversely, companies that boast a claim rate lower than the industry average will benefit by paying less expensive premiums. Safety programs may also affect liability insurance, property insurance, and other coverage costs.

Workplace safety programs can take many forms and cover many potential areas of concern. The sorts of actions taken by companies to maximize the safety of the work environment that they create are varied and include:

- Providing for personal safety equipment
- Creating, distributing, and encouraging communication about, and enforcement of, a formal safety policy

- Installing equipment controls
- Controlling high employee turnovers, since high employee turnover has been linked to decreased workplace safety
- Creating and disseminating operational manuals
- Encouraging employees to complete tasks for which they are trained and able, avoiding nonroutine work, which has a higher instance of injury
- Establishing and enforcing hazardous materials handling policies
- Adopting a drug and alcohol testing program
- Posting clear warning labels and signs near relevant equipment and hazardous materials
- Identifying employees at risk and focusing safety efforts on these employees
- Offering employee counseling services
- Offering first aid and safety stations in the workplace and providing instructions on the use of these stations
- Centralizing safety programs so that they work across an entire company culture
- Creating a company culture in which safety is a priority and questions about safety procedures can be readily asked and answered
- Implementing safety training programs

Following are several avenues that small firms can pursue when implementing or updating a workplace safety program.

Safety Managers and Committees. One method that many firms have had success with is to appoint one person in the organization as the safety coordinator. The ideal candidate has a background in safety, but if no one fits that profile, the candidate who best relates to workers and management, has strong communication skills, and has an interest in and commitment to safety should be chosen. A common title for this person is "safety manager."

For the safety manager to do his or her job, he or she must have direct access to the top manager in the company. Without management buy-in, safety initiatives will not last long. The manager must also have access to every department and work area and must be able to question people freely for the purpose of gathering information. Regular status reports should be prepared that update management on current safety initiatives and identify areas that still need improvement. Ideally, the safety manager's role will remain an advisory one: responsibility for implementing the manager's suggestions should fall to upper management and the individuals or teams that are singled out by the safety

manager. The safety's manager's mandate is to facilitate change, not implement it.

Many analysts believe that businesses should make certain that safety managers are adequately educated on workplace safety issues as well. Business owners are thus often encouraged to send managers to training and education seminars or classes as part of an overall policy of ongoing education. Additionally, management should encourage the manager to seek out safety professionals at other companies to help him or her build a network of contacts and information. Upper management is also responsible for ensuring that safety performance is made a part of every employee's job responsibility and performance reviews. Only when every employee is held accountable for safety will it become a part of a company's culture.

The best starting point for a new safety manager is often to review company records of past safety problems. By drawing up a list of areas that are known problems, the manager can identify the best place to begin implementation of new safety measures. Of course, it is also important that the manager immediately follow up on any disquieting patterns or dangerous situations that are discovered and implement action steps to correct the problems. Unfortunately, in some instances, safety managers will find that workplace safety reports are scant or nonexistent. In such instances, the manager should start from ground zero and establish a formal accident/safety reporting system to gather data. Some experts also advise safety managers to gather information and analyze data about "near accidents." In many companies, near accidents are ignored because they do not lead to claims or injuries, but these incidents often provide important clues about safety hazards in a workplace. Analyzing these incidents can help safety managers prevent accidents and injuries.

Documentation and record keeping serve two additional purposes. They provide written evidence that the new safety program is providing positive results, and they can be used to protect the firm in the event that a lawsuit is filed or safety inquiry launched. Documentation of employee training sessions is especially important, including the topics covered, the date and time at which the sessions were held, and any test scores earned by employees at the sessions. Consultants cite testing as a potentially valuable way of determining employee retention of safety information.

The safety manager should seek to involve all employees and managers in safety initiatives. Inspections should be conducted by the personnel of each department, not the safety manager. In fact, the manager should let each department handle most of its own safety problems. If proper training has been given to all employees, the safety manager should only have to address serious problems that require his or her knowledge and authority. Hiring a safety manager can also have added benefits. A University of Kentucky study discussed in a 2008 article in the *Occupational Hazards* journal noted that employees respond better to safety information when it is presented in a personalized manner by someone in authority. Researchers found that having access to this type of information in this manner improved employee compliance with safety procedures. Thus, having someone in authority who can discuss specific safety features and techniques with employees can help employers create a safer workplace.

Studies have shown that safety committees can be valuable tools in implementing and maintaining safety programs as well. Safety committees, which typically feature representation from all operational areas, have been shown to reduce the injury rate at companies, which in turn can boost morale and efficiency. Companies that use committees have also reported some unexpected benefits, including an increased sense of teamwork, better sharing of information, and a drop in absenteeism, discrimination claims, grievances, and sick days. Not all small business enterprises reach a size that warrant creation of such committees. But for growing businesses with a significant payroll, safety and health committees can provide important benefits. The committees, which ideally will include a cross-section of employees, should serve as a central gathering and dissemination point for all information related to safety.

Outside Safety Analysis. Another potentially useful option for entrepreneurs interested in determining workplace safety is to have an outside firm conduct a safety analysis. These firms specialize in safety and hazardous materials and can offer many suggestions on how to improve safety. Analysts note that reports submitted by these organizations often range from warnings of regulatory breaches to suggestions on alternative production methods. Not all safety improvement suggestions are implemented, of course. Some courses of action may be deemed excessively expensive, while others are dismissed because of employee resistance or skepticism about their ultimate impact on workplace safety.

Safety Incentives. Business owners and consultants alike agree that safety managers and consultants will likely not have a meaningful impact on a company's safety records if the employees are not willing to do their part to help make things better. One of the best ways to ensure employee cooperation is to offer incentives tied to improvements in safety, although observers are quick to add that safety incentives are not an adequate substitute for a strong safety program. In fact, only companies that have a strong program already in place should even think of using incentives. Cash and noncash awards should only be used to motivate employees to practice what the already-in-place program preaches, which reinforces behavior and encourages participation.

Incentives should reward behaviors that prevent injury by eliminating unsafe work practices. Employees who achieve "zero accidents" should be rewarded, but business owners are advised to use a broad definition of accident (such as one that would cause an employee to miss time on the job) so that employees do not try to cover up minor injuries in order to keep their zero accident rating. Once the behaviors to be rewarded are identified, then the allocation of awards (individual, department, or company-wide) can be determined.

To make an incentive program really work, several things must be done. First, the incentives must be an ongoing element of the workplace. One-time incentive programs tend to get employees interested for a short time, but they lose interest and fall back into bad habits once the period has passed. Second, meaningful incentives should be chosen. Many experts believe that noncash incentives can be most effective, warning that under cash-based reward systems, employees too often pocket the cash and forget about the ongoing message. Some companies do believe that cash works best, while others feel using cash sends people the wrong message by paying them extra for practices that they should already be doing. Good examples of noncash incentives include recognition awards, token gifts that build morale, customized items (clothing, for example), and, most effective of all, professional advancement. Finally, goals and results must be clearly communicated to employees at every step of the process.

Small-business owners should not be scared of the costs associated with running an incentive program. Even if the program costs several thousand dollars annually, many economists and business experts contend that the expense is insignificant compared to the productivity lost as a result of poor safety practices.

Some companies tie incentives directly to safety training. In a 2008 article in the *Occupational Hazards* journal, Deborah Babin Katz and Jon Kaufman describe an incentives program which links safety training with a rewards system. Employees make use of online learning modules to learn about safety while also earning points or incentives as they learn. This method has proven successful at some companies by eliminating some of the problems inherent in most incentive programs. The earn-to-learn program, for example, does not encourage employees to hide injuries in order to secure bonuses, and it does not require managers to notice employee behaviors to reward them. At the same time, employees using this system get safety training and positive enforcement through incentives.

WORKPLACE VIOLENCE AS A SAFETY ISSUE

Every act of workplace violence leaves scars on every person in the organization. One act of violence can change an entire company permanently. The working environment can become so toxic that no work gets done all employees can think about is what happened. From the company perspective, violence also leaves the company exposed to lawsuits and liability that can cost millions of dollars.

There are steps that can be taken to prevent or at least minimize the chances of workplace violence. The most important step is for the company's leadership to communicate a zero-tolerance policy for workplace violence and behaviors (bullying, harassment, defiance of management, etc.) that can lead to such events. At the same time, businesses should display a corresponding determination to create and maintain a safe workplace for employees by examining their existing security, hiring, and performance appraisal policies.

SEE ALSO Ergonomics; Industrial Safety; Occupational Safety and Health Administration.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Coalition for Workplace Safety. "OSHA Increasing Penalties to Act as Deterrents." 14 May 2010. Available from: http://workingforsafety.com/2010/05/14/osha increasing penalties to act as detterents/.
- Huelk, Ernie. "Get the Most Out of Personal Protective Equipment." *Industrial Safety & Hygiene News.* March 2006.
- Katz, Deborah Babin, and Jon Kaufman. "New Direction Drives Safety Success at APAC Missouri: How One Construction Company Turned Its Safety Culture around Using E Learning." Occupational Hazards 70, no. 1 (2008).
- Milam Perez, Lisa A.HR How To: Workplace Safety, Everything You Need to Know to Ensure a Safe and Healthy Workplace. CCH Incorporated, 2003.
- "Off the Job Injuries Outpace Gain in Workplace Safety." *Plant Engineering.* April 2006.
- "Risk Management Magazine Workplace Safety Round Table." Risk Management. November 2005.
- Smith, Sandy. "Trust in Communication Key to Workplace Safety." Occupational Hazards 70, no. 9 (2008).
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries Summary, 2008." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/cfoi.nr0.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

 "Occupational Injuries and Illnesses by Selected Characteristics
 News Release." 24 November 2009. Available from: http://
 www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/osh2 12042009.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Revisions to the 2008 Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries (CFOI) Counts." Available from: http://www.bls.gov/iif/oshwc/cfoi/cfoi revised08.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Workplace Injury and Illness Summary." 29 October 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/osh.nr0.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Lost Worktime Injuries and Illnesses, Characteristics and Resulting Time Away from Work." News Press Release. 13 December 2005.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Occupational Safety and Health Administration. "Computer Workstations Checklist." Available from: http://www.osha.gov/SLTC/etools/computerwork stations/checklist.html. Retrieved May 26, 2010.

Walter, Laura. "Facing the Unthinkable: Fatality Prevention in the Workplace; How Workplace Culture, Organizational Systems and Leadership Affect the Risk of Fatalities, and What Safety Professionals Can Do to Prevent Deaths." Occupational Hazards 70, no. 1 (2008).

Wiatrowski, William J. "Occupational Safety and Health Statistics; Data for a New Century." Monthly Labor Review. U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics, October 2005.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

Workplace violence is an act of aggression, physical assault, or threatening behavior that occurs in a work setting and causes physical or emotional harm to customers, co-workers, or managers. Workplace violence can include assault and in extreme cases homicide, but it can also include written and verbal threats, verbal abuse, threats, harassment, and other acts of aggression. Broad definitions of workplace violence also often include acts of sabotage on work-site property. According to a 2009 article in the Annals of the American Psychotherapy Association, most instances of workplace violence involve one or more of the following: family violence which transfers to the workplace, theft, an employee who has been fired or is fearful of being fired, an unhappy employee, an on-strike employee, or a protestor. Since most businesses will have to deal with one of these situations at least once, all businesses are at risk of violence.

Workplace violence has emerged as a subject of considerable interest to both small and large businesses in recent years. Some small-business owners deny that this grim issue is a concern for them, but in reality, workplace violence can strike even tiny start-up firms. Also, as many analysts and business owners have charged, even the threat of violence can have a dreadful impact on the culture and productivity of a small business. Whereas employees of larger firms generally have more avoidance options to choose from when forced to share workspace with a volatile employee, the more modest facilities and resources of smaller businesses do not provide the same level of protection.

Workplace violence is an issue of which all businesses should be aware. According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, between 2007 and 2008, 864 deaths in the workplace were attributable to violence. Of these, 628 were homicides. Shooting was the most frequent method of homicide, accounting for 503 of the fatalities, while stabbing accounted for 45 deaths. In 196 workplace fatalities, self-inflicted violence or suicide was the cause of the deaths. The U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics reports that in 2008,

16,330 instances of serious workplace injury (serious enough to warrant time away from work) were related to violent incidents and assaults in the workplace. These violent incidents include simple assault, aggravated assault, robbery, and rape/sexual assault. Although these crime statistics show a decline over recent years, they also highlight the need for business owners to take precautions and proactive measures to protect employees and co-workers and reduce the likelihood of an incident of violent crime.

TYPES OF WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

In their 2007 book, *Information Security Management Handbook*, Harold F. Tipton and Micki Krause note that most instances of workplace violence fall into one of three categories. Type I incidents occur in the workplace but involve a perpetrator who does not have a relationship with the employees or workplace. For example, robberies are a common type of Type I workplace violence.

In Type II incidents, perpetrators have a relationship with an employee at the workplace but not with the workplace itself. For example, stalkers who assault a female victim in the workplace fall into this category. Female health care workers, according to Tipton and Krause, are the most likely victims of Type II workplace violence. Type II workplace incidents are the most common cause of violence-related serious (nonfatal) workplace injuries. Type III incidents involve altercations between employees in the workplace.

Tipton and Krause further categorize workplace violence into external and internal threats of violence. External threats come from people who do not belong in the place of business, while internal threats come from employees, clients, and others who work in or with a business. As Tipton and Krause note, internal threats are more challenging to manage, since such threats cannot simply be excluded with security systems.

ADDRESSING WORKPLACE VIOLENCE BEFORE IT ERUPTS

Small-business owners can take several steps to address the specter of workplace violence. Hiring and interviewing practices should reflect the company's desire to establish and maintain a good workforce, and the owner should do his or her best to establish a company culture that does not tolerate any form of intimidation. After all, insulting and intimidating behavior, even if nonviolent, can wreak significant mental harm on its victims. It can also escalate to violence and may even provoke a violent response by victims who feel that they have no other recourse. Indeed, some studies have indicated that victims of harassment actually become less productive than employees who suffer from physical assaults.

Many human resource specialists recommend written violence-prevention policies and regular training sessions to inform employees about what to watch for. According to Paul Viollis, president of the company Risk Control Strategies, writing in *Business Insurance*, "The vast majority of incidents of workplace violence are completely preventable if employees know what to look for and how to report it. While younger individuals and females have increasingly emerged as workplace violence offenders in the past several years possibly a spillover from school violence the demographic and behavioral characteristics of the individuals who typically perpetrate acts of violence have, for the most part, remained the same. Such individuals are predominately male, between twenty-five and forty years of age, do not handle stress well and are chronic complainers, manipulative and socially withdrawn, among other characteristics."

Other actions that a company may take to minimize the likelihood of workplace violence, albeit unpleasant to contemplate, include boosting security precautions by adding security personnel or installing metal detectors or surveillance cameras. Some security consultants urge their clients to make it clear that employee desks and lockers are company property that can be looked through at any time, and they should be encouraged to report all violent acts to legal authorities. Finally, business consultants and security experts counsel small-business owners to recognize that workplace violence frequently stems from external sources. Indeed, the majority of homicides that take place in workplace settings are perpetrated by nonemployees (angry customers, robbers, irate spouses or romantic partners).

STOPPING WORKPLACE VIOLENCE

Experts believe that businesses can take a number of steps to reduce the likelihood of an employee carrying out an act of workplace violence. Many of these are proactive in nature, designed to minimize the business's exposure to violent acts by employees:

Maintain and disseminate detailed policies on workplace behavior. Adopt a zero-tolerance policy that addresses signs of potential violence. Such a policy should clearly state that threats, intimidation, destruction of company property, and violence in any form will not be tolerated. It should also spell out clearly the disciplinary action that will be taken in response to any of these unacceptable actions, providing guidelines that clearly delineate violations that may result in discharge or other disciplinary action so that workers are cognizant of behavioral boundaries. In addition, these policies should explicitly state the company's determination to protect victims and informants of violent acts against any form of retaliation.

Maintain and disseminate workplace violence prevention programs. This plan should cover everything from investigatory steps to take when an employee exhibits questionable behavior to the manner in which problem employees are dismissed. "These training programs should focus on teaching employees how to recognize and report suspicious activity and should provide written information on whom

to contact in an emergency," wrote Gillian Flynn in *Work-force*. This aspect of the program needs to be addressed with particular care, for staff participation will only occur if people can express concerns about co-workers in a safe and confidential way. Other elements of these programs typically include disciplinary training for managers, security plans, preemployment screening, and media relations if an incident of workplace violence does take place.

Screen applicants. Every company's workplace violence prevention program should include a thorough investigation of applicants' backgrounds (including employment history and possible criminal record) and qualifications for the job opening. Many experts believe that incidents of workplace violence are more likely to occur when an employee is struggling with his or her responsibilities, so ability to fulfill the responsibilities of the position in question is a particularly relevant consideration. In addition, interviews should include questions that can help identify potential risky hires. According to Michael A. Gips, writing for Security Management, such questions include: "What would you do if a fellow employee called you a bad name? Embarrassed you in front of others? What did your previous boss do that made you mad? Tell me about a past supervisor you admired. It is a clear warning sign that a person has problems getting along with others if he can not identify a single past supervisor he liked." In addition to the above background and interviewing techniques, many companies have also adopted drug and alcohol testing, aptitude testing, and honesty testing as part of their overall interviewing process.

Recognize warning signs. Law enforcement and security experts agree that employees who engage in violent acts often though not always exhibit behaviors that serve as "red flags" indicating potential problems. These include engaging in direct or veiled threats against co-workers, paranoid behavior, unreciprocated romantic interest in a co-worker, obsession with weapons, pronounced mood swings, irrational ideas, externalized blaming, sensitivity to criticism, substance abuse, excessive anger over company policies or decisions, decreased productivity, and deteriorating relations with fellow staff, customers, or vendors.

Be cognizant of potential "trigger" events. Business owners should remember that workplace violence does not erupt for no reason, and that if it takes place within the walls of the company, the chances are pretty good that it was triggered by a workplace issue or event. Demotions, critical performance appraisals, layoffs, disciplinary actions, dismissals, and other professional disappointments can all trigger violent behavior. According to Dave Logan, a professor at the University of Southern California's Marshall School of Business, employees who have experienced trigger events sometimes feel that their situation is hopeless. In these cases, they may externalize their anger and become

violent or may start to feel that they have nothing to lose and that therefore any actions, even violent actions, are justifiable in some manner. Employers, according to Logan, should watch carefully for signs of this type of thinking and should take steps to prevent employees from feeling helpless or hopeless.

Counseling. Employee assistance programs can be very valuable to workers who are struggling with stress at home or in the office. When confronted with a volatile employee, a company's natural tendency may be to fire the trouble-maker. In some cases, however, this action may exacerbate the situation and can even provoke a violent episode. The better approach is to suggest the troubled employee get professional counseling. Paying for it out of company expenses, if necessary, is worth it, if it will avert a disaster. In addition, some employers have instituted policies designed to give employees an outlet to relate their grievances and concerns. These avenues range from regular meetings with managers to comment boxes or surveys.

Terminate with dignity. Employers can reduce their exposure to workplace violence by instituting and carrying out policies that treat terminated employees with respect. In addition, some consultants encourage companies to offer outplacement counseling for ex-employees as part of their severance packages. Before doing so, however, business owners and managers should discuss possible legal ramifications with a qualified attorney.

Address ex-employees who pose a potential threat. Many businesses erroneously believe that once an employee has been discharged and is no longer in the workplace, he or she no longer poses a threat. But this is not necessarily the case. A study by Northwestern National Life Insurance, for example, stated that 3 percent of the total number of reported incidents of workplace violence were perpetrated by ex-employees. Restraining orders, password changes, and other special security measures may be necessary in some situations.

PROVIDING REFERENCES FOR EX EMPLOYEES

"The mere act of helping a violent or potentially violent exemployee gain new employment raises problems, according to legal experts," wrote Gips. He noted that according to legal consultants, "there is no legal duty to warn a prospective employer of another company's experiences with an employee. But if the company purports to say something positive about the employee without revealing negative information, [it] might be interpreted as an endorsement of that employee, which could trigger the duty to tell the whole truth including the violence or threatened violence." Other potential legal pitfalls await business owners who are asked to comment on ex-employees who engaged in questionable behavior that nonetheless never became

violent in nature. Business owners and managers cannot simply speculate that an ex-employee *might* be a violence risk, if there is no confirmed behavior upon which to base that opinion. Statutes governing defamation liability in this area vary considerably from state to state, so business owners who are asked about ex-employees who are seen as security risks should seek legal advice before responding.

SEE ALSO Workplace Anger.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Flynn, Gillian. "Employers Can't Look Away from Workplace Violence." Workforce. July 2000.
- Fogleman, Dannie B. "Minimizing the Risk of Violence in the Workplace." *Employment Relations Today.* Spring 2000.
- Gips, Michael A. "Transitioning Problem Employees." *Security Management*. November 2000.
- Gurchiek, Kathy. "Workplace Violence on the Upswing." *HR Magazine*. July 2005.
- Johnson, Kari R. "Workplace Violence: Is Your Business at Risk?" *Business North Carolina*. September 2000.
- McDonald, Jane. "Murder at Work." Risk Management. March 2001.
- Meyer, Pat. "Preventing Workplace Violence Starts with Recognizing Warning Signs and Taking Action." *Nation's Restaurant News.* 28 February 2000.
- Neville, Haig. "Workplace Violence Prevention Strategies." Memphis Business Journal. 8 September 2000.
- Tipton, Harold F., and Micki Krause. *Information Security Management Handbook*. 6th ed. Vol. 2. Boca Raton, Fla: Auerbach Publications, 2007.
- Torres, Katherine. "Preventing Workplace Violence." Occupational Hazards 70, no. 6 (2008).
- U.S. Department of Justice. Bureau of Justice Statistics. "Violence in the Wokplace, 1993'99." Available from: http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/index.cfm?ty=pbdetail&iid=522. Retrieved May 26, 2010.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Lost Worktime Injuries and Illnesses, Characteristics and Resulting Time Away from Work." News Press Release. 13 December 2005.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries." 25 August 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/cfoi.toc.htm.
- U.S. Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "Occupational Injuries and Illnesses by Selected Characteristics News Release." 24 November 2009. Available from: http://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/osh2 12042009.htm.
- Vecchi, Gregory M. "Conflict and Crisis Communication: Workplace and School Violence, Stockholm Syndrome, and Abnormal Psychology." *Annals of the American Psychotherapy Association* 12, no. 3 (2009).
- Viollis, Paul. "Most Workplace Violence Avoidable." *Business Insurance.* 11 April 2005.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

WRITTEN COMMUNICATION

Written communication involves any type of interaction that makes use of the written word. Communication is a key to any endeavor involving more than one person. Communicating through writing is essential in the modern world and is becoming ever more so in what is now commonly called the information age. The ever-increasing use of computers and computer networks to organize and transmit information means the need for competent writing skills is rising. In fact, according to a 2008 article in *Personnel Psychology*, literacy (the ability to write and read effectively) is seen as the most important variable affecting income.

Studies and research support the notion that although writing skills are essential in the workplace, they are also lacking among employees. According to a 2009 article in Manage Smarter, about 90 percent of business communication takes place through written electronic communication such as e-mail, while verbal forms of communication amount to only about 10 percent of most company communications on an average day. A 2008 article in BizTimes reported that two out of three employees at large companies have writing duties. In small companies, the percentage may be even higher, as sole proprietors are responsible for most workrelated tasks, including writing tasks. However, surveyed human resource executives claim that writing skills are the skills most lacking among entry-level candidates. Employers rate about 72 percent of high school graduates and 28 percent of college graduates as "deficient" in necessary writing skills.

The need to develop good writing skills is only highlighted by the fact that in the information age, it is not uncommon to have business relationships with customers and suppliers that are established and maintained exclusively through the use of written communications. In this environment, "the words we write are very real representations of our companies and ourselves. We must be sure that our e-mail messages are sending the right messages about us," explained Janis Fisher Chan, author of E-Mail: A Write It Well Guide How to Write and Manage E-Mail in the Workplace, in an article appearing in Broker Magazine. The key to communication, of course, is to convey meaning in as accurate and concise a manner as possible. People do not read business memoranda for the pleasure of reading. They do so in order to receive instructions or information on which to base decisions or take action. Therefore, highly literary prose is not desirable in business writing. Overly formal prose may also be counterproductive by seeming standoffish or simply wordy. A style of writing that is too informal can also convey an unintended message, namely that the subject matter is not serious or not taken seriously by the sender. A straightforward, courteous tone is usually the best choice but one that may not come naturally without practice.

According to a 2008 article in *Personnel Psychology*, written communication in the workplace is linked not only to basic writing skills, however, but also to job-specific writing skills. Written communication varies widely by industry and occupation. Researchers, for example, may need to write effective grant proposals and lab reports while attorneys need to write briefs and letters. Occupation-specific writing skills are sometimes referred to as "workplace literacy."

THE COMMUNICATION PROCESS

The basic process of communication begins when a fact or idea is observed by one person. That person (the sender) may decide to translate the observation into a message, and then transmit the message through some communication medium to another person (the receiver). The receiver then must interpret the message and provide feedback to the sender indicating that the message has been understood and appropriate action taken.

As Herta A. Murphy and Herbert W. Hildebrandt observed in *Effective Business Communications*, good communication should be complete, concise, clear, concrete, correct, considerate, and courteous. More specifically, this means that communication should answer basic questions like who, what, when, where; be relevant and not overly wordy; focus on the receiver and his or her interests; use specific facts and figures and active verbs; use a conversational tone for readability; include examples and visual aids when needed; be tactful and good-natured; and be accurate and nondiscriminatory. Unclear, inaccurate, or inconsiderate business communication can waste valuable time, alienate employees or customers, and destroy goodwill toward management or the overall business.

ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF WRITTEN COMMUNICATION

One advantage to using written forms of communication is that written messages do not have to be delivered on the spur of the moment; instead, they can be edited and revised several times before they are sent so that the content can be shaped to maximum effect. Another advantage is that written communication provides a permanent record of the messages and can be saved for later study. Since they are permanent, written forms of communication also enable recipients to take more time in reviewing the message and providing appropriate feedback. For these reasons, written forms of communication are often considered more appropriate for complex business messages that include important facts and figures. Other benefits commonly associated with good writing skills include increased customer/client satisfaction; improved interorganizational efficiency; and enhanced image in the community and industry.

There are also several potential pitfalls associated with written communication, however. For instance, unlike oral communication, wherein impressions and reactions are exchanged instantaneously, the sender of written communication does not generally receive immediate feedback to his or her message. This can be a source of frustration and uncertainty in business situations in which a swift response is desired. In addition, written messages often take more time to compose, both because of their information-packed nature and the difficulty that many individuals have in composing such correspondence. Many companies, however, have taken a proactive stance in addressing the latter issue. Mindful of the large number of workers who struggle with their writing abilities, some firms have begun to offer on-site writing courses or enrolled employees in business writing workshops offered by professional training organizations, colleges, and community education programs.

E MAIL COMMUNICATIONS

Electronic mail is a highly popular business communication tool. Its capacity to convey important corporate communications swiftly and easily has transformed it into a communications workhorse for business enterprises of all sizes and orientations. But many users of e-mail technology pay little attention to basic rules of grammar and format when composing their letters, even when they are penning business correspondence addressed to clients, customers, vendors, business partners, or internal colleagues. This sloppy correspondence style reflects a lack of professionalism and may communicate to the recipient a view of the company behind the message as equally unprofessional. The ease and informality of the medium should not be confused with the writing necessary to use it properly.

Given this unfortunate trend, many business experts counsel companies to install firm guidelines on tone, content, and shape of e-mail correspondence. These guidelines should make it clear that all employees are expected to adhere to the same standards of professionalism that (presumably) remain in place for traditional postal correspondence. Proper spelling and grammar and the ability to frame correspondence in suitably diplomatic language should be hallmarks of electronic mail as well as regular mail, especially if the communication is directed at a person or persons outside the company.

OTHER WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS

In addition to e-mail, employees may be required to write effectively in a number of formats, including Tweets, social networking messages, instant messages, online chats, letters, reports, briefs, circulars, advertisements, informal notes, and other forms of writing. Employees must choose effective tone and content when writing in different forms. Instantaneous forms of writing, such as Tweets and online chats, require employees to compose well-written texts quickly, often without the benefit of extensive revision.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS SOLUTIONS FOR SMALL BUSINESSES

Larger companies often have the benefit of hiring professional editors and teams of writers to create important written communications, such as company letters, brochures, and other written content. Small-business owners may not be able to afford such professional help, but they do have some choices when excellent written communication is needed.

Small businesses may create content themselves. Hiring one employee with outstanding writing skills to compose letters, reports, and other written communications may be one idea. In the case of a sole proprietorship, business owners may need to improve their own writing skills to communicate effectively through the written word. Many colleges now offer stand-alone business writing courses which teach the basics.

Small-business owners may also choose to hire contract or freelance writers to help with written communication. These writers can be paid a set wage for work produced, so that the cost of these writers can be much more modest than the cost of staff writers. As small businesses are expected to create more polished prose and larger amounts of written communication (in the form of letters, blog entries, and more), hiring occasional help is often an effective solution.

SEE ALSO Communication Systems.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Appleman, Jack E. 10 Steps to Successful Business Writing. Baltimore, Md: ASTD Press, 2008.

Bonner, William H., and Lillian H. Chaney. Communicating Effectively in an Information Age. 2d ed. Mason, Ohio: Thomson, 2004.

Dillon, Sam. "What Corporate America Can't Build: A Sentence." *New York Times.* 7 December 2004.

"E mail That Doesn't Break Your Career." *Broker Magazine*. April May 2006.

Holz, Shel. "Establishing Connections: Today's Communications Technologies Have Shifted the Dynamic." Communication World. May June 2005.

Kozel, Bill. "The High Cost of Poor Writing Skills." *Manage Smarter.* 16 October 2009. Available from: http://www.managesmarter.com/msg/content_display/training/e3i762765 80006fdf75439f686ff7a0f4a1.

Lapolice, Christelle C., and Gary W. Carter. "Linking O*net Descriptors to Occupational Literacy Requirements Using Job Component Validation." *Personnel Psychology* 61, no. 2 (2008).

Murphy, Herta A., and Herbert W. Hildebrandt. Effective Business Communications. 7th ed. New York: McGraw Hill, 1997.

Reynolds, Sana. "Composing Effective E Mail Messages." Communication World. 15 July 1997.

- Ross Larson, Bruce. Writing for the Information Age. New York: W.W. Norton, 2002.
- Schafer, Sarah. "Office E Mail: It's Fast, Easy and All Too Often Misunderstood." *International Herald Tribune.* 1 November 2000.
- Siegel, Kristi. "Employers Seek Applicants with Polished Writing Skills." *BizTimes.* 22 August 2008. Available from: http://www.biztimes.com/news/2008/8/22/employers seek applicants with polished writing skills.
- Staples, Brent. "The Fine Art of Getting It Down on Paper, Fast." New York Times. 15 May 2005.Writing: A Ticket to Work... Or a Ticket Out. National Commission on Writing. The College Board. September 2004.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

ENCYCLOPEDIA OF SMALL BUSINESS 1345

Y

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS' ORGANIZATION (YEO)

The Young Entrepreneurs' Organization (YEO) is perhaps the best known of several groups that emerged during the 1990s to offer educational opportunities and other kinds of support to young business owners. Membership in such groups has increased dramatically in recent years, as more and more young people have abandoned traditional corporate career paths in favor of the increased autonomy and financial rewards that are possible through entrepreneurship. "Times have changed, and today entrepreneurship has become a key career choice for young Americans,' wrote Tariq K. Muhammad in Black Enterprise. "Highly publicized corporate downsizings have cast a pall over the traditional path to success, and fueled a general perception that well-paying jobs with room for advancement are scarce. The days when professionals could expect to stay with the same company for a lifetime are long gone. Human resources professionals estimate that today's worker will have an average of five to ten career changes in their lifetime. As a result, interest in entrepreneurship has grown."

YEO was founded in 1987 by a group of five successful young entrepreneurs, including the founders of I Can't Believe It's Not Yogurt, the California Closet Company, and Redgate Communications Corporation. The organization later shortened its name to Entrepreneur's Organization (EO). In 2009 the group included 7,300 business owners based in 42 countries around the world. EO member companies represented more than \$111 billion in revenues in 2008. The EO is managed by an international

board of directors that oversees the organization's local community chapters.

The mission of EO is to provide its members with mentoring, peer networking, and educational opportunities. Membership is open to individuals who are the founders, cofounders, or majority shareholders of companies grossing over \$1 million annually (special exceptions also exist for venture-backed firms). Membership used to be restricted to members under forty years of age but as of early 2010 the average age of members was forty, and membership was restricted to members under the age of fifty. Annual membership fees were US\$1,400 as of 2010, and a one-time US\$700 initiation fee was an additional expense for new members. In most cases, new members are referred by an existing EO member, although this is not a strict requirement. All new members, however, must undergo an interview and application process to become part of the EO. Before taking part in the monthly forums, new members must also complete training sessions, which can take up to one day.

Local chapters of the EO hold monthly meetings and sponsor regular educational events or presentations. Members may pay local fees as well as EO fees. In addition, the national organization regularly sponsors tours of other countries to study new business strategies, methods, and innovations. Many chapters also feature "self-help" forums where groups of six to twelve entrepreneurs from noncompeting industries get together to work on common problems faced by small-business owners, such as hiring good employees or international expansion. Personal issues are also sometimes explored in these private, confidential settings, which are facilitated by trained moderators. Attendance at monthly forums is mandatory and most of

Young Entrepreneurs' Organization (YEO)

these monthly events last 3 to 4 hours. All subjects discussed at the forums are confidential.

Another popular EO program is its Inventory of Skills (IOS), in which members can turn to fellow members to solve business problems or garner information on business issues they are facing. "YEO lets me benefit from the experience of my peers, who are also entrepreneurs and have already gone through situations I may be going through," one entrepreneur told Black Enterprise. "When I'm looking to enter new markets, I already have a contact in any part of the world because of my affiliation with EO." The EO also is responsible for the Accelerator Program and the Global Student Entrepreneur Awards (GSEA) program. The Accelerator Program offers learning and networking opportunities to help new entrepreneurs grow business revenues to more than US\$1 million annually. The GSEA awards student entrepreneurs. Students who run their own businesses compete for business services, networking opportunities, media attention, and money. The EO can be contacted via its Web site at www.eonetwork.org.

SEE ALSO Entrepreneurial Networks.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Applegate, Jane. "Entrepreneurs Have Support of Peer Groups." Triangle Business Journal.. 30 April, 1999.

Henderson, Barry. "Join the Club." Kansas City Business Journal. 26 May 1995.

Markiewicz, David. "Entrepreneur Group Fights Loneliness at the Top." *Atlanta Journal Constitution*. 13 May 2010. Available from: http://www.ajc.com/business/entrepreneur group fights loneliness 526412.html.

Mitseas, Catherine. "Organization Focuses on Young Leaders." Business Journal (Greater Tampa Bay, Fla.). 21 January 2000.

Muhammad, Tariq K. "From Buppie to Biz Wiz: Forget Corporate America Generation X Is Choosing the Entrepreneurial Path to Success." *Black Enterprise*. January 1997.

> Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

Z

ZONING ORDINANCES

Zoning ordinances are local or municipal laws that establish building codes and land usage regulations for properties in a specified area. Most cities and towns are composed of regions that are zoned for residential, commercial, or industrial development, and often these zones are subdivided by additional use restrictions (type of business permitted, etc.). Zoning laws and ordinances may affect such varied issues as parking for customers, setbacks, access for deliveries, the height of new buildings in a specific area, the number and types of employees permitted, and the use of signs or other forms of advertising. These ordinances have to be considered by entrepreneurs/business owners wishing to set up, expand, or relocate business establishments. They should check with their city's zoning office and licensing board for restrictions that may apply within the city. Even particular neighborhoods may have land use regulations that should be researched prior to finalizing any business plan.

Zoning and Commercial Businesses. Review of zoning ordinances for areas designated for commercial or industrial use is a standard procedure for entrepreneurs seeking to establish a business in such places. In most cases, establishing a business in a building that was previously used for commercial purposes will not run afoul of zoning ordinances for the area. However, if the business was dramatically different in scope, it may be worthwhile to check zoning laws and ordinances. As Brigman L. Harman noted in a 2008 article in the *Brigham Young University Law Review*, zoning ordinances often serve the purpose of restricting specific businesses and their secondary effects from specific areas. For example, adult businesses such as

adult bookstores will often not be permitted in an area near schools. A number of businesses including bail bond agents, adult businesses, businesses licensed to sell liquor, and establishments that offer gambling or gaming tend to be more heavily affected by zoning ordinances than regular enterprises.

Experts warn, too, that businesses seeking to construct a new facility, acquire an existing building for a new use, or launch extensive remodeling efforts should closely examine local zoning and building codes. In instances where local zoning laws present a problem, the business owner has the option of filing for a zone variance, a conditional-use permit, or a zone change. All three of these options have their drawbacks.

A zone change amounts to a permanent change in the zoning classification of the property. There are cases in which this is desirable, but the procedure to make such a change successfully is generally a cumbersome one that goes through City Hall. After all, bids for reclassification are based on claims that current zoning is in error or no longer reflects the character of the neighborhood. Many municipalities are reluctant to accept such arguments. Variances and conditional-use permits, meanwhile, are in essence requests for special permission to use the property for a purpose other than for which it was zoned. Such permits are often expensive to obtain and can take 2 to 4 months to go through if they are even approved. But they are usually easier to obtain than outright zoning changes.

Zoning and Home Businesses. Checking into local zoning ordinances is a step often overlooked by owners of home-based businesses as well. Such neglect can prove trouble-some down the line, for as Janet Attard noted in *The Home*

Zoning Ordinances

Office and Small Business Answer Book: "zoning laws are established locally, often at the township, city, or village level. Furthermore, each town or village decides for itself what types of home businesses it will allow. Thus in one community you might be able to run a home business that has up to two employees while in another community the same business might be restricted from having any employees. In still another community you might be able to have a home-based business if you are a fisherman or carpenter but not if you are a real estate agent or insurance broker."

Most zoning ordinances restricting home offices in residential neighborhoods were originally designed to protect residential neighborhoods from becoming cluttered with commercial activity and thus maintain the family-friendly flavor and atmosphere of the area. In the past, these laws often were strictly interpreted to keep residents from conducting any sort of business from their home, even if it did not have a visible impact on the rest of the neighborhood. Through the first decade of the twenty-first century, the explosion in home-based business start-ups has sparked a reevaluation of zoning laws in residential areas, but many of the old zoning laws remain on the books.

Some ordinances are vague regarding the exact types of home-based businesses allowed in a specific area. In these cases, if the case goes to court, a judge will determine what business is and is not allowed in an area. Small home-based businesses, according to Fred Steingold's 2008 book, *Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business* are usually affected by zoning ordinances when it comes to parking, signs visible from the street, traffic associated with the business, the amount of a home dedicated to work, and numbers of employees. Single contractors working from home and changing the tenor of a neighborhood very little or not at all usually face fewer restrictions and challenges than small businesses requiring street parking and attracting customers to an area.

Another problem, according to Steingold, is that most zoning ordinances were created before the current boom in telecommuting and electronic communication. In other words, these ordinances were created at a time when bricks-and-mortar businesses had the power to change the tenor of an area through increased traffic. Telecommuters and online business owners simply do not have the same impact on an area. Indeed, neighbors may not even be aware that someone is running a business out of his or her own home.

It is widely recognized that millions of home-based businesses operate for years in violation of zoning laws, and that many of those businesses prosper without ever running into problems. Indeed, many communities simply ignore violations unless a neighborhood resident or someone else complains. These complaints may be triggered by utterly trivial factors unhappiness with the frequency with which a person mows his or her lawn, for instance, or anger about some real or imagined social slight but in the eyes of the law, the motivations behind the complaint will generally be of little consequence. "You cannot assume ... that it is OK for you to disregard local law because some town boards don't enforce regulations and some people get away with operating on the sly," said Attard. "If there are laws prohibiting your type of home business, it will only take one complaint to plunge you into a pot of legal hot water." Usually, violating zoning ordinances results in cease and desist letters and may result in misdemeanor charges.

SEE ALSO Environmental Audit.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Attard, Janet. The Home Office and Small Business Answer Book.. New York: Henry Holt, 1993.

Attkisson, Lesley R. "Putting a Stop to Sprawl: State Intervention as a Tool for Growth Management" *Vanderbilt Law Review* 62, no. 3 (2009).

Barhight, G. Scott, Jennifer R. Busse, and David K. Gildea. "Get the Lay of the Land Before Buying Property." *Baltimore Business Journal.* 8 December 2000.

Barlas, Stephen. "Zone Defense." Entrepreneur. February 1998.
Hardin, Pamala M. "Keep Your Firm from Zoning Out:
Running Your Business from Your Basement May Get You
Zapped with Hefty Fines." Black Enterprise. March 1996.

Harman, Brigman L. "Is a Strip Club More Harmful Than a Dirty Bookstore? Navigating a Circuit Split in Municipal Regulation of Sexually Oriented Businesses." *Brigham Young University Law Review* 1603, no. 5 (2008).

Shilling, Joseph. "Land Use, Zoning, Growth Management, and Planning Law." *Journal of the American Planning Association*. Winter 2006.

Steingold, Fred S. Legal Guide for Starting & Running a Small Business. 10th ed. Berkeley, Calif.: Nolo, 2008.

Hillstrom, Northern Lights updated by Magee, ECDI updated by Antonow, Anaxos

Index

American Arbitration Association Advertising Age discrimination, 1:42 44 business to business and business (AAA), 1:51, 52 Age Discrimination in Employment to consumer, 1:189, 191 Act (ADEA) (1967), 1:42 43, American Association of Advertising cooperative, 1:287 288 44 46, 1:452, 475, 497, 524, 666 Agencies (AAAA), 1:21 cumulative effects, 1:24 25 American Bar Association, 2:776 777, Aged payables, 1:12 effectiveness measurement, 1:24, 778, 1286 Agendas, meetings, 2:834 25, 504 American Business Women's Agreement on Trade Related Aspects of endorsements and testimonials. Association, 2:1328 Intellectual Property Rights 1:28, 29, 504 505, 567 American Clean Energy and Security (TRIPS), 1:624 franchises, 1:609 Act (2009), 1:222 Agricultural business green promotion/greenwashing, American culture, 1:50, 341, 2:851 rural business, 2:1093 1:304, 630, 631, 632, 633 SBA loans, 2:1292 American depositary receipts, 2:1205 loss leaders, 2:802 American Institute of Certified Public AIDS in the workplace, 1:46 48 mailing lists, 2:805 Accountants (AICPA), 1:5, 6, 8, music placement, 1:307 AIG. See American International 78 79, 80, 220, 585, 2:990, 992 Group (AIG) regions, 1:287 288 American International Group (AIG), regulations, 1:26, 33, 504 506, 567 Air gapping, 1:587 1:70, 77 scheduling, 1:19, 23 Air pollution, 1:515 516, 518, 521, American Inventors Protection Act See also Interactive advertising and (1999), 1:726marketing; Marketing Air transport, 2:1276, 1277 American Jobs Creation Act (2004), Advertising: evaluation of results, Air travel, 1:183 2:895, 896 1:24 26, 504 Airline industry, 2:1208 American Law Institute, 2:1286 Advertising agencies, 1:17 21 Airport security, 2:988 American Management Association Advertising allowances, 2:1109 Alarm systems, 2:918 (AMA), 1:464 Advertising budgets, 1:19, 21 24 Alcohol abuse. See Substance abuse American National Standards Institute Advertising business model, 1:170, 171 Alien employees, 1:48 51, 607 (ANSI), 1:437, 742 Advertising media: audio, 1:18, 26 28, All available funds budgeting method, American Nurses Association (ANA), 2:1175, 1176 2:952 Advertising media: infomercials, Alliances. See Joint ventures; Shared American Recovery and Reinvestment 1:28 30 services; Small business consortia Act (ARRA) (2009), 1:53 56, 100, Advertising media: Internet, 1:17 18, AltaVista.com, 2:1112 145, 205, 219 23, **30 33**, 1:38 Alternative channels of marketing/dis bond guarantee support, 1:124 ad placement, 1:18 19, 21 tribution, 1:638 COBRA benefits, 1:268, 470 branding, 1:130 131, 132, 287 depreciation, tax reporting, 1:380, Alternative Depreciation System cooperative, 1:287 2:1239, 1241 (ADS), 1:4 interactive, 1:191, 2:1174 1177 Environmental Protection Agency Alternative Dispute Resolution Act target marketing, 2:1236 funding, 1:522 (1998), 1:51viral marketing, 1:130, loan guarantee support, 1:542, Alternative dispute resolution (ADR), 2:1309 1311 2:847, 864, 898 1:51 53, 524 Web site promotion, 2:1322 American Society for Quality (ASQ), Alternative energy production Advertising media: print, 1:18, 33 35, 1:741, 742 business use, 2:1227 American Society of Composers, sponsorship, 1:307 Advertising media: video, 1:18, 35 37, Authors, and Publishers (ASCAP), 1:38, 130, 388, 2:1175, 1176, 1310 Alternative officing, 1:657 658 Alternative work arrangements. See Advertising strategy, 1:37 39, 2:1003 American Women's Society of Flexible work arrangements; Self Advisory boards, 1:122, 563 Certified Public Accountants, 1:8 employment; Telecommuting Affiliate business model, 1:170 Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Alzheimer's disease and dementia, Affiliate marketing, 2:1045 1046 (1990), **1:56 60**, 452, 475, 497, 524 1:434, 435 Affirmative action, 1:39 42, 2:1043 ADA Amendments Act of 2008 AM radio advertising, 1:27 opinions and lawsuits, 1:619, (ADAAA), 1:56, 57, 525 Amazon.com, 1:171, 185, 191, 648 2:1042, 1043 AIDS, 1:47 book digitization, 2:1091 small business "set asides," 1:250, facility access, 1:57 58, 551, 2:1062 251 252, 658 659, 2:847, 1148 Payments (checkout system), 1:706 lawsuits, 1:501, 502 Ambush marketing, 1:307 smoke free environments, 2:1165 Affordable budgeting method, 1:22 23 America Online (AOL), 1:711 America's Recovery Capital Loan pro African American businesses, gram (SBA), 1:54 2:845 846 American Accounting Association, See also Minority owned businesses 1:6, 8 Amortization, 1:60 61

VOLUME 1: 1-742; VOLUME 2: 743-1350

Analog computers, 1:261 262 APEC (Asia Pacific Economic Asian emerging markets, 1:440 Cooperation), 1:624 Anchor pricing, 2:983 Ask.com, 2:1112 Appearance, as communication, 2:899 Anderson, Steven R., 1:16 ASPs. See Application service providers Apple Angel Capital Association (ACA), 1:62 Assembly line methods, 1:73 74, history, 1:253, 2:997, 1068, 1289 Angel investors, 1:61 63, 529, 2:1118 2:1086, 1087 i products and innovation, 1:116, overtures and presentations, Asset based lending, 1:330, 366, 572, 171, 510, 2:1025 1026 1:733 735 MAC OS, 1:253 254 social networking, 2:1178 profits, 1:578, 2:981 Asset utilization ratios, 1:76 Anger, workplace, 2:1330 1334, 1339, Assets, 1:74 76, 97 98, 204 Appliances, labeling, 2:956 957, 1228 1341 1342 Application service providers, 1:70 71, accounts receivable, 1:13, 74, 75 Anger management/mediation pro 99, 254 255, 508, 509, 653 amortization, 1:60, 61 grams, 2:1333, 1334 cloud computing, 2:1048 estate tax issues, 1:532 534, Anielski, Mark, 1:421 enterprise resource planning, 2:831 555 556 Animation, rich media, 2:1185, 1186, shared services, 2:1135 fraudulent reporting, 1:80 1320 1321 Applications, employment. See intangible, 1:61, 74, 98, 626 Annual percentage rate (APR), Employment applications net worth, 2:879 880 1:63 64, 701 Applied research, 2:1065 reporting, financial statements, 1:6, Annual reports, 1:64 67, 2:893, 1029 Appraisers of businesses, 1:139 140, 7, 97 98, 379 381, 574, 583 Annual Retail Theft Survey, 1:488 193 194, 231 risk levels, 1:75 76 Annual Statement of Taxes Withheld. liquidations, 2:792 sales, 2:898, 1122 1123 See W 2 forms See also Valuation See also Liquid assets; Liquidation Annuities, 1:67 70, 2:897 Apprenticeship programs, 2:1273 and liquidation values; Return on Anthony, Susan B., 2:1168 minors and safety, 1:499 assets ratio (ROA); Valuation Anti affirmative action legislation, 1:39 wages, 2:844 Assisted living facilities, 2:1161 Anti discrimination legislation and AR. See Accounts receivable Association of Community policies, 1:39 41, 475 476, Arbitration, 1:52, 53 Organizations for Reform 523 525, 617 618, 665 666 associations and organizations, 1:51 (ACORN), 1:245 affirmative action, 1:39 41, 619 Better Business Bureaus, 1:117 Association of University Technology age discrimination, 1:42 43, 44 46 post grievance procedures, 1:636 Managers (AUTM), 1:112 disabilities discrimination, 1:56 60 small claims court, 2:1163, 1164 Associations. See Business associations; downsizing, 2:765 See also Alternative dispute resolu employee communication, specific associations tion (ADR) 1:455 456, 619 Assumptions, 1:76 77, 309, 583, Architectural Barriers Act (1968), 1:57 employee screening programs, Architecture, computer systems, 1:262 At will employment, 1:456, 485, 486, Arizmendi Association of Cooperatives, employee termination, 1:487 495, 2:994 gender discrimination, 1:617 618 Atomic Energy Act (1954), 1:515 Arm & Hammer, 1:687 hiring, 1:452, 463, 466, 493, 497, Auctions. See Liquidation and liquida Armed Services Procurement Act 2:1041 tion values; Online auctions (1947), 1:627 628 multicultural work forces, 2:851 Audience research, 2:820 Armstrong, Gary, 1:33, 34 nonqualified deferred compensation Audio advertising. See Advertising Army Corps of Engineers, 1:515 plans exceptions, 2:895, 1074 media: audio ARPANET, 1:253 pregnancy discrimination, 2:975 Audiovisual training, 2:1272 1273 racial discrimination, 2:1041 1043 Art licensing, 2:783, 784, 785 Auditors Anti littering campaigns, 2:1049 Articles of incorporation, 1:71 72, 676 opinions, 1:79 80 Anti violence policies, 2:1333, Articles of organization, 2:789 790 processes, 1:79 80, 83, 220 1340 1341 Artificial intelligence (AI), 1:260 regulations and standards, 1:6, Antitheft policies, 2:1137 "As of" dates, valuation, 2:1297 77 78, 78 79, 82 83, 122, Antitrust legislation and bureaus, AS/RS. See Automated storage and 2:1109 1110 1:566, 567 568, 2:802, 1106 retrieval systems (AS/RS) Audits, environmental, 1:512 514 Antivirus programs, 1:258, 586, 588, Asbestos, 1:517 Audits, external, 1:77 81 709, 710, 714 715, 2:1193 1194 ASEAN Initiative (Association of differences from internal, 1:84 Antonio, Wards Cove Packing Company Southeast Asian Nations), 1:624 process, 1:79 80, 220, 585 586, v. (1989), 1:41 Ashoka, 2:1171 AP. See Accounts payable Asian American businesses, 2:846 standards, 1:78 79, 122, 2:1047, 1109 1110, 1115, 1117 Apartheid, 2:1187, 1188 See also Minority owned businesses

VOLUME 1: 1–742; VOLUME 2: 743–1350

Audits, internal, 1:77, 81 86	В	statistics, 1:100, 154, 202, 2:763
assumptions, 1:83 84, 583	B Corporations, 1:95 96	types, 1:100 101, 155
differences from external, 1:84	B Lab, 1:95	Bankruptcy Abuse Prevention and
education/training needs, 2:1271	B2B. See "Business to business";	Consumer Protection Act
ISO 9000 requirements, 1:741	Business to business marketing	(BAPCPA) (2005), 1:100, 101
planning, 1:85 86	B2C. See "Business to consumer"	Banks and banking, 1:103 106, 322
security measures, 2:920	Baby boomers, 1:60, 209	business identification, 1:491
types, 1:84 85	market, 1:511, 2:820, 1236	business size classification, 2:1144
Audits, IRS, 1:702, 1:737 738, 2:1047	retirement wave, 2:1072, 1126	deregulation and effects,
Authority, cultural concepts,	self employment trends,	1:103 104, 323
1:340 341	2:1120 1121	foreign exchange market, 1:703
Authorship, copyright, 1:291, 292,	Background checks, 1:96 97, 258	growth and retention strategies,
2:1088, 1090, 1091	employee credit history, 1:96, 97,	1:639
Automated guided vehicles (AGVs),	332, 476, 477	interest rates, 1:699, 700
1:86 87	employee screening, 1:476 477,	small business loans, 1:63 64, 103
Automated marketing, 1:352 353	496, 2:1069, 1341	366, 510, 511, 699, 701, 2:794 1118
Automated storage and retrieval sys	references, 1:466	See also Export Import Bank;
tems (AS/RS), 1:87 89	security guards, 2:918 919	Microloans; Small Business
Automated teller machines (ATMs),	vendors, 1:96, 2:921	Investment Companies (SBICs)
1:105	Backup files and procedures, 1:258,	Banner advertisements (Internet),
Automation, 1:89 92	335, 358, 397, 653, 715, 2:1194	1:32, 38
assembly line methods, 1:73	Bailouts. See Government bailouts,	Bar coding, 1:106 108
banking, 1:105, 715	2008 2009	delivery services, 1:377
bar coding, 1:106 108	Bakke, Allan, 1:40	electronic data interchange, 1:436
effects on accounting, 1:15	Bakke, Regents of the University of	inventory control, 1:731, 2:956,
loan review and processing, 2:794,	California v. (1978), 1:40	1325
798	Balance sheets, 1:7, 66 67, 97 99,	Barefoot College, 2:1168
management information systems,	581, 582	Barlow, Marshall v. (1978), 2:910
2:809 810	depreciation views, 1:379 380	Barriers to market entry, 1:108 109,
ordering and shipping, 1:185	pro forma statements, 2:991, 992	683, 686, 2:966, 1161
Automobile industry	usage/review, 1:328, 573 574	Bartering, 1:109 111
activity based costing, 1:16	valuation method, 2:1123, 1296 1297	BaseCamp, 2:1173
arbitration, 1:51		Basic research, 2:1065
buy/lease decisions and, 1:92 93 consumer advocacy, 1:279	Ballmer, Steven, 1:66	Batch processing, 2:1274
dealerships, 1:102, 408	Bandwidth	Battery technology, 1:510
Detroit, Michigan cluster, 1:232,	application service provider usage, 1:71	
233, 686 687	business needs determination,	Bayh, Birch, 1:111
environmental improvements,	1:711	Bayh Dole Act (1980), 1:111 114
1:521	intranets, 1:720	BBBs. See Better Business Bureaus
government support and programs,	net neutrality, 1:712	(BBBs)
1:94, 145	Bangladesh, 2:1168, 1171	Bear Stearns, 1:104, 323
history and corporate strategy,	Bank of America	Behavior analysis, 2:874, 937
2:1206	crisis public relations, 2:1029	Behavior related terminations,
interactive marketing, 1:130, 191	unions and, 2:761	1:485 486
original equipment manufacturers,	Bank statements, 1:125	Behavioral interviewing, 1:496 497
2:947 948	Bankers' acceptances, 2:849, 850	Behavioral sciences, 2:937, 938
robotics, 2:1086, 1087	Banking vacation days, 1:2	Behavioral theories, 2:933 934, 937
struggles, bailouts, and restructur	Bankruptcy, 1:99 103 , 155	Beige Book, 1:423
ing, 1:102, 233, 570, 2:988, 1199	affects on leasing, 1:92	Belgian culture, 1:341
worker benefits, 1:46	alternatives, 1:102 103	Ben & Jerry's Ice Cream, 1:151
Automobile insurance, 1:165	defined, 1:99 100	Benchmarking, 1:114 115
Automobile leasing, 1:92 94, 2:1200	Federal Bankruptcy Act, privacy	best practices, 1:116
Automobile rentals, 1:183	protections, 1:97	business plans, 1:175
Automobile standard mileage rate,	laws, 1:100, 101, 528	environmental studies, 1:631 632
2:1200 1201, 1240	liquidation, 1:100 101, 102, 155,	Benefit corporations. See B
Avatars, 2:1272, 1313, 1314	2:791, 792	Corporations

Benefits. <i>See</i> Employee benefits; Fringe benefits; Retirement benefits	BLS. See Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) Blue ocean strategy, 2:1212	BP oil spill, 2010, 1:519 Bragdon v. Abbott (1998), 1:47
Benna, Ted, 1:606, 2:1072	Blue sky laws, 1:391, 691	Brainstorming, 1:127 129, 605,
Berne Convention for the Protection of	Boards of directors, 1:120 123, 676,	2:1035
Literary and Artistic Works, 1:294	2:1202 1203	Brand equity, 1:129 131, 298 299,
Beroff, Art, 1:62	accounting standards, 1:5 6, 121,	408
Best Manufacturing Practices (BMP),	122, 323, 690	Branding strategy, 2:825, 826, 827
1:116	angel investors, 1:62	B to B, 1:186 187
Best practices, 1:114, 115 117, 120	annual reports, 1:65	brand building, 1:130, 186 187
Better Business Bureaus (BBBs),	C corporations, 1:200	online targeting and sales, 1:287
1:117 118, 140, 279	cooperatives, 1:289, 290	packaging, 1:132, 2:955, 956, 985
Beyond Budgeting Round Table	family owned businesses, 1:563	product and industry life cycle
(BBRT), 1:138, 177	takeovers, 2:1203	stages, 1:686, 687, 2:1004, 1028
Bhave, Vinoba, 2:1169	Boards of trade. See Chambers of	public and community relations,
Bias. See Anti discrimination legislation	commerce	1:246, 2:1027
and policies; Gender discrimination;	Boca Raton, Faragher v. (1998), 1:271,	sustainable practices, 2:1226
Racial discrimination	619, 2:1132	Brands and brand names, 1:131 133
Bid lists, 2:1064	Body language, 1:341, 718, 2:899 900,	business plans, inclusion, 1:173
Bids. See Bid lists; Business proposals;	901, 931	corporate image, 1:298 299, 300, 2:1226
Competitive bids; Government pro	Boeing, 2:1157	licensing, 2:783, 784
curement; Requests for proposals	Boer, Klaas D., 2:940 941	original equipment manufacturers,
(RFPs)	Bollinger, Gratz v. (2003), 1:41, 2:1043	2:947 948
Big business vs. small business, 2:1145,	Bollinger, Grutter v. (2003), 1:41,	product marketing, 2:826
1157 1159	2:1043	See also Branding strategy;
Big Mac Index, 1:424	Bona fide occupation qualification	Corporate image
Biggins, Hazen Paper Co. v. (1993),	(BFOQ), 1:42, 45	Branson, Richard, 2:1307
1:43	Bonds, 1:123 124, 320 annuity purchases, 1:68	Braudel, Fernand, 2:760
Bilateral contracts, 1:285	debt capital, 1:202, 2:797, 1085	Breadboard prototypes, 2:1022
Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation,	interest rates, 1:699, 700	Break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590,
2:1306, 1307	ratings, 1:124, 2:1085	2:1229
Bill collection. <i>See</i> Accounts receivable;	refinancing, 2:1052	Breakdowns, machinery, 2:1262, 1263
Collection agencies	risk and return, 2:1084, 1085	Brennan, Corning Glass Works v.
Bill of Lading documentation, 2:1278,	surety, 1:124, 269, 659, 2:1147	(1974), 1:618 619
1279	Bonuses	Bretton Woods Accord, 1:703
Billboards, 1:33, 35, 38	employees, 1:472, 473, 2:952,	BRIC markets, 1:440
Bilski v. Kappos (2009), 1:697-698	1012, 1299	Bridges (computer networks), 2:800
Binding agreements, 2:778, 958, 959	executives, 1:494, 570, 2:1110,	Briggs, Katharine Cook, 2:857
Biodegradable packaging, 2:955, 956,	1300 sales forces, 2:1098, 1105	Brigham, Eugene F., 1:201, 202
957 P: : 1.110 120 250		Brim, Rodney, 2:812
Biometrics, 1:119 120, 258	Bookkeeping, 1:124 126 business expenses, 1:536, 537, 590,	British culture, 1:341
Bioterrorism Act (2002), 1:438	2:1047	British East India Company, 1:621
Black market economies, 1:421	home based businesses, 1:656	Broadband consortia, 2:1150
Black owned businesses, 2:845 846	security, 2:920	Broker dealers, securities, 2:1116
See also Minority owned businesses	usage/review, 1:328	Brokerage business model, 1:170
Blind people, aids and services, 1:58, 59	Books, business information, 1:161	Brokers, business, 1:141 143, 193
Blockbuster Video, 1:171	Boomerang employees, 1:467 468	Brokers, information, 1:688 689
Blogger, 2:1184	Bootstrap business planning, 1:178	"Brooks's law," 2:1018
Blogs	Borders, trade, 2:902	Browsers, Internet, 1:30, 31, 2:1320
business creation/use, 2:1175, 1176,	Boston Scientific, 1:88 89	Budget deficits, 1:134 135, 533, 534
1181, 1184, 1323 business grievances, 2:1183	Botnets, 1:713, 2:807	Budget surpluses, 1:135 136
content syndication, 2:1175	Boundary spanners, 1:126 127	Budgets and budgeting, 1:136 139
networking opportunities, 2:881,	"Boundaryless," 1:126 127	advertising, 1:19, 21 24
1046, 1173, 1178, 1179	Boycotts	capital, 1:314, 317, 2:1283 1284
See also Social networking and social	environmental motivations, 1:521	cost control focus, 1:308, 309, 317
media	investing, 2:1187, 1188	fiscal year, 1:588 589

Budgets and budgeting, continued health policy, 1:532 Business education, 1:147 149, 2:1019 growth strategies and, 1:638 639 housing market crisis, 1:61 Business ethics, 1:149 152, 235 237 immigration policy, 1:49 innovation stifled, 1:138, 177 Business expansion, 1:152 154, 155 Regulatory Flexibility Act enforce methods, 1:22 23 Business expenses. See Expense ment, 2:1055 pro forma statement use, 2:991 accounts; Expenses; Tax deductible retirement planning, 1:470 sales management, 2:1104 business expenses tax policy, 1:381, 413, 533, 555, Building, physical. See Construction; 2:948 Business failure and dissolution, Work environment Bush, Vannevar, 1:111 1:154 156 Building a brand, 1:130, 186 187 acquisitions, 2:840 Business appraisers, 1:139 140, Bulk e mail. See Spam growth and expansion causes, 1:152, 193 194 Bulk packaging, 2:955 956, 1050 153, 155, 2:1229 Business associations, 1:140 141 liquidation, 2:791 793 **Bullying**, 2:1332 See also Better Business Bureaus organization life cycle, 2:945 (BBBs); Business incubators; Bundling, pricing, 2:982 Chambers of commerce; Young statistics, 1:154, 654 Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), See also Bankruptcy; Selling a Entrepreneurs' Organization 1:135, 420, 2:906, 1128, 1288 (YEO) business Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), 1:216, Business brokers, 1:141 143, 2:1124 Business format franchises, 1:609 Business Civic Leadership Center Business goals. See Organizational goals American Time Use Survey, 2:1260 (BCLC), 2:1287 compensation information, 1:449, Business hours, 1:156 157 Business collaboration. See 450, 2:1012 Business incubators, 1:157 160, 722, Collaboration consulting information, 1:273 2:867 Business communications, 1:240 241, Consumer Price Index, 1:216, See also National Business 243 244, 297 298, 718, 280 281, 2:983 Incubation Association (NBIA) 2:1343 1344 Employee Benefits Survey, 1:226, Business information sources, cross functional teams, 1:342 343, 445 446 721 1:160 163, 217 218, 2:1009 1010, employment surveys, 1:421, 423 customer service, 1:354 1123, 1149 injury and deaths information, downsizing messages, 2:765 766 Business insurance, 1:163 167, 168, 1:531, 2:1336 1337, 1340 emergencies, 1:335 200, 396, 2:1328 1330, 1337 labor union information, 1:480 facility layout and, 1:548 due diligence extras, 1:417 NAICS creation, 2:906 inventory systems, 1:732 employment practices liability part time workers, 2:962 963 meetings, 2:833 836 insurance, 1:501 502, 620 productivity information, 2:1006, networks, 2:799 leasing, 2:775 nonverbal, 1:241, 341, 2:899 901 record keeping, 2:1047 wholesaling information, performance appraisal systems, risk management, 2:1082 2:1324 1325 1:461 short term, 1:539 Bureau of Land Management, 1:515 public relations, 2:1027 See also Workers' compensation social media collaboration tools, Bureau of the Census. See Census Business intelligence. See Business 2:1171 1174 Bureau data information sources; Competitive social media communication tools, Bureaucracy and inflexibility analysis 2:1174 1177 budgeting, 1:138, 177 Business interruption insurance, 1:166, supplier relations, 2:1222 business communications, history, 167 169 technology advances, 1:242 243, 1:241 Business level strategy, 2:1207 254, 354, 654, 721, 2:747, 1197 business planning, 1:176 177 workplace hazards, 2:1081 Business location C corporations, 1:198 199 organizational growth trends, 1:722, See also E mail relocation, 2:1056 1058, 1094, 2:933, 934, 944 Business consortiums, 1:290 shoplifting and, 2:1137 Business continuity programs, Bureaus, Federal Trade Commission, site selection, 2:926, 1141 1143 1:567 568 1:168 169 supplier proximity, 2:1221, 1222 Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth Business Corporation Act (BCA), (1998), 1:271, 619 Business meetings. See Meetings 1:674 Business models, 1:169 172 Bush, George H. W. Business cycles, 1:143 147, 152, 410 affirmative action, 1:39, 40 Business money market accounts, economic indicators, 1:422 Americans with Disabilities Act, 1:56 industry life cycle, 1:685 687 2:850 Business name, 1:172 173, 300, 675 government spending, 1:145 management, 1:146 organizational life cycle, 2:943 945 limited liability companies, 2:790 Bush, George W. pricing and, 2:1011 1012 partnerships, 2:960 ADA Amendments Act, 1:56, 57 consumer product safety, 1:283 product life cycle, 2:1002 1004 self employed, 2:1120 environmental policy, 1:519 seasonal, 1:11 service marks, 1:173, 2:1130

sole proprietorships, 1:172 173, 2:1192	Buy sell agreements, 1:165, 231 232, 676, 2:961	California Marketing Compliance Law (CMCL), 2:826
Web site naming, 1:705	Buyers, power, 1:684	Call provisions, debt, 2:1052
Business opportunity plans, 1:166, 502	Buyers' cooperatives, 1:290	CAM. See Computer aided manufac
Business overhead expense insurance	Buying allowances, 2:1109	turing (CAM)
(BOE), 1:393 Business performance, 1:299	Buying an existing business, 1:192 195 brokers, 1:141 143	Cameras in the workplace. <i>See</i> Surveillance
Business planning, 1:176 178	discounted cash flow analysis, 1:402, 2:1296	Campaign for Female Education (CAMFED), 2:1168
competitive/industry analysis, 1:249, 682, 684 685, 2:1009 1010	Employer Identification Numbers, 1:491, 492	CAN SPAM Act (2003), 1:256, 439, 2:805, 808, 1194, 1195
family owned businesses,	environmental compliance, 1:512,	Canada. See North American Free
1:561 562	517, 519 financial statement analysis, 1:8,	Trade Agreement (NAFTA); North
history, 1:176, 177	194, 2:1296 1297	American Industry Classification
home based businesses, 1:654 655	goodwill consideration, 1:626,	System (NAICS); Statistics Canada
management by objectives, 2:810 811, 812	2:1296, 1297 letters of intent, 2:778	Cancellations, products and projects, 2:998, 1003, 1004, 1067
pro forma statements and capital	See also Selling a business; Valuation	Canon, 2:771
seeking, 2:990 991, 993, 1304	Buzz marketing, 2:1309, 1310	Capacity planning
SBA support, 2:1149	See also Viral marketing	market share, 2:824
Business plans, 1:173 176, 178, 530, 654, 682, 685	Bylaws, corporations, 1:676	material requirements, 2:829, 830, 831
marketing plans, 2:827	С	Web sites, 2:1111 1112
SBA support, 2:1149	C corporations, 1:197 201, 674	Capital, 1:201 203 assistance, accessing, 1:54, 158,
SCORE review, 2:1129 used for loan proposals, 1:174,	defined, 1:120 121, 197, 672	2:1118, 1129, 1178
2:794, 798, 864, 1118, 1155,	differences from partnerships,	business expansion needs, 1:153
1304	2:957, 958	cost estimation, 1:317
Business process reengineering, 1:178 180, 276	Employee Stock Ownership Plans, 1:480	flows, emerging markets, 1:441 partnerships, 2:959
Business proposals, 1:180 182, 277 278, 629	incorporation, 1:672 677, 2:1095 investment arms, 1:529 530	raising, corporations, 1:61–63, 197–198, 510, 673
See also Requests for proposals	structure, 1:199	structure, 1:201 202, 205 206
(RFPs)	tax issues, 1:197, 198, 199 200,	undercapitalization, 2:1283 1284
Business Responds to AIDS/Labor	412, 413, 674, 730, 2:957, 958, 1095, 1245, 1249	working capital determination, 1:98, 211 212, 318, 401, 2:781
Responds to AIDS (BRTA/LRTA),	See also Limited liability companies	See also Assets; Human capital;
1:46 47	(LLCs); S corporations	Intellectual capital; Social capital
Business risk, 1:201 202, 2:776	Cable television advertising, 1:36	Capital asset pricing model (CAPM),
"Business to business," 1:185 187,	CAD. See Computer aided design	2:1203
2:1033	(CAD)	Capital budgeting, 1:314, 317,
large business customers, 2:1159 sales forces, 2:1101, 1106	Cafeteria benefit plans, 1:591	2:1243 1244
Business to business marketing,	Cafeterias, 1:548	Capital gain/loss, 1:203 205
1:187 190	CAFTA DR (Central American	capital gains taxation, 1:412, 503, 2:1122
branding, 1:130	Dominican Republic Free Trade	Capital leases, 1:526
mail order, 1:185, 188, 2:809	Agreement), 1:624	Capital structure, 1:201 202, 205 206
"Business to consumer," 1:185,	California	Capitalized assets
190 191	Fair Employment and Housing Act, 2:877	amortization, 1:60, 61
retail sales, 1:186, 2:1070 1071 sales force, 2:1100	job retention and creation, 2:1151	depreciation and reporting, 1:2 4, 75, 526 527
Business travel, 1:182 184, 2:1240 1241	non compete agreement cases, 2:883	CAPLines Program (SBA), 2:1146, 1290
"Buy It Now" feature, eBay, 2:924	paid sick leave, 2:1139 smoke free environments, 2:1166	Car rentals, 1:183
"Buy local" movement, 2:1071	trade association lobbying,	Carbon emissions. <i>See</i> Greenhouse gas
Buy or lease decisions, 1:92 93, 2:774,	2:1029 1030	emissions
1142 1143	unemployment, 2:760	Career academies, 1:147

Career and family, 1:206 209, "Cash for Clunkers" program (2009), Centers for Disease Control and 225 228 1:94, 145 Prevention (CDC) National Institute for Occupational eldercare, 1:226, 433 435 Cash management, 1:214 216, Safety and Health (NIOSH), flexible work arrangements, 2:1283 1284 1:515, 680, 2:910 1:596 597, 597 598 Cash registers, 2:972 973 smoking issues, 2:1165 home offices/businesses, Cash value accounts, insurance, 2:787 1:208 209, 652, 655 Central banking systems, 1:145 146 Catalog sales. See Mail order business See also Federal Reserve job sharing, 2:747 Causal forecasting method, 1:605 temp services, 2:1256 Central Contractor Registration Cause marketing. See Community See also Work life balance (CCR), 1:252 relations; Corporate sponsorship; Central processing units (CPUs), Career planning and changing, Green marketing **1:209 211**, 2:857, 1274 1:262, 2:856, 1111 CCC. See Cash conversion cycle (CCC) Centralized organizational structure, Carnegie, Andrew, 2:1306 CD ROMs, 1:162 2:934 935, 946, 949 Carpal tunnel syndrome, 1:531 CDC. See Centers for Disease Control creativity/innovation challenges, Carrying over vacation days, 1:2 and Prevention (CDC); Community 1:722, 2:944 Carter, Jimmy, 1:40 development corporations; 504/ shared services, 2:1135 1136 Cartridges, printers, 2:1059 CDC loan program (SBA) CEOs. See Chief executive officers Cascading style sheets (CSS), 2:1320, Celebrities (CEOs); Collegiate entrepreneurial endorsements, 1:28, 29, 504, 505, organizations 506, 567, 2:1309 Case, Clifford, 1:39 Certificates of deposit (CDs), 2:849, image licensing, 2:783 Case study method, 2:1272 Cell manufacturing assembly line Cash, 1:74 75, 98, 125, 213, 2:1284 Certificates of formation/organization, method, 1:73 business plans, 1:178 1:71 72 Cellular phones. See Mobile communi collection, 1:215, 362 365, 554, Certificates of origin, 2:1278 cations; Smartphone apps; Texting 580 581 Certification, employees Census Bureau data, 1:216 218, short term securities, 2:849 850 accountants, 1:8, 219 220 377 378, 2:1288 theft, 1:489, 490 business education, 1:148 149, 348 business failures, 1:154 155 See also Cash flow: Cash flow state government licensing, 2:783 784 business to business, 1:185 186 ments; Cash management professional development opportu business to consumer, 1:185, 186, Cash advances, 1:327 328 nities, 1:458 190 191, 2:783 project management, 2:1019 Cash basis accounting, 1:7, 9 10, 11, compensation, 1:448 449, 469, Certification, product testing and, 125, 671, 2:1243 2:1007 2:1258, 1285 Cash budgeting, 1:138, 216 Current Population Survey, 1:421, Certification marks, 2:1267 Cash conversion cycle (CCC), 2:963, 1288 Certified financial planners, 1:576, 577 1:211 212 disabled Americans, 1:56 57 See also Financial planners and Cash flow, 1:214 216, 574 family businesses, 1:560 planning accounts payable, 1:11 13 home based businesses, 1:650, 654 Certified lenders, 1:218 219 accounts receivable, 1:13 14 Manufacturing and Trade Certified public accountants (CPAs), discounted, analysis, 1:401 403, Inventories and Sales Report, 1:8, 219 221, 2:1246 2:840, 1296 See also American Institute of effects of granting credit, 1:330, 331 methodology, 1:217, 218, 377 378 Certified Public Accountants factoring, 1:552, 553 minority owned businesses, (AICPA) 2:845 846 historical, 2:1296 NAICS, 2:904 905, 906, 907 CFML programming language, 2:1319 leveraged buyouts, importance, 2:780 productivity, 2:1007 Chain retail stores, 2:1071 racial and ethnic backgrounds, problem warning signs, 1:12, 124, Chambers of commerce, 1:117, 140, 212, 213, 2:1283, 1284 2:850 851 221 222, 2:1287 rural population, 2:1093 projections, 1:215, 2:1296 Champy, James, 1:178 179 service industries/businesses, ratio with debt, 1:211, 216, Change 365 366, 575, 579 580, 2:798 2:1127, 1128 automation and, 1:91 single person firms, 1:210 211 reported earnings vs., 1:3 boundaryless organizations, 1:126 trade, 1:622 Cash flow statements, 1:6 7, 64, business planning and, 1:174 Center for International Private 212 214, 380, 574, 582 entrepreneurship, 1:510 Enterprise (CIPE), 2:1287 development stage, 1:584 management implementation, pro forma statements, 2:990, 991, Centers, business segments, 1:308, 317, 1:509, 2:812 814, 939 2:1008 1009 992 market research study, 2:818

mergers and acquisitions, 2:840 organizational development and, 2:938 941 technology acceptance, 1:263 Change agents, 2:938 939	Chicago, privatization, 2:988 Chicago Mercantile Exchange, 1:703 Chief executive officers (CEOs) accountability, corporate reports, 1:736, 2:1110, 1115 1116	Civil Rights Act (1964), 1:39 40, 463, 497, 617 618, 2:761, 762 age discrimination and, 1:44 disability discrimination and, 1:57 enforcement, 1:523 525, 619, 620, 2:1042
Changes in careers. <i>See</i> Career planning and changing Changes in entity, 2:992 993	annual reports, 1:65 business to business, 1:186 187 fiduciary duty, 1:571	gender discrimination and, 1:40, 475, 618
See also Initial public offerings (IPOs); Limited liability compa	salaries and bonuses, 1:494, 2:1024 women, 1:563, 2:1327	human resources relevance, 1:452, 665 666
nies (LLCs); S corporations	Chief financial officers (CFOs)	racial discrimination and, 2:1041 1042
Channel sales specialists, B2B sales, 1:188	accountability, corporate reports, 1:736, 2:1110, 1115 1116 fiduciary duty, 1:571	sexual harassment and, 1:475, 618, 2:1131
Channel surveys, 2:1102	Child care, 1:225 228, 446	Civil Rights Act (1991), 1:39, 41, 501,
Chaos theory, 2:934 Chapter 7 bankruptcy, 1:100 101,	centers, 1:226, 227 228, 596	524, 2:1042
155, 2:763, 791, 792	cooperatives, 1:290	Clark, Joseph, 1:39
Chapter 11 bankruptcy, 1:101, 155, 2:793, 1116	flexible spending account benefits, 1:592, 594 595 home based businesses, challenges,	Classifications, industries, 1:218, 252, 2:904 907, 1010, 1127, 1144 See also Service businesses; Small
Chapter 13 bankruptcy, 1:100, 101,	1:208 209, 652, 656	business dominated industries
155 Chargebacks, 1:706	small business growth trends, 2:1162	Classifications, worker types. <i>See</i> Worker classification
Charitable giving, 1:222 225, 2:887,	Child labor laws	Classified ads, Internet, 1:110, 2:924
888	rights and safety, 1:475, 498 500,	Clayton Antitrust Act (1914), 1:566
anonymity, 2:893 charity classification, 2:885	666 tax issues, 1:569, 2:965, 1244	Clean Air Act (CAA) (1970), 1:513, 514, 518, 522
community development corpora tions, 1:244	Children family/career balance, 1:207,	Clean Water Act (1977), 1:513, 515,
corporate sponsorship, 1:223 224, 246, 305 306, 632, 2:1030,	208 209 health care reforms, 1:644	518 519, 522, 523 Clergy, 2:1121
1226	Children's Online Privacy Protection	Clerical training, 2:1273
disaster relief, 1:224, 334, 730, 2:889, 894	Act (COPPA) (1998), 1:228 230, 567	Click throughs, advertising relevance, 1:18 19, 23, 25, 31
equated with corporate social	China	Climate change, 1:222, 2:1227
responsibility, 1:304 305, 2:1226	licensing, 2:785	Clinton, Bill
excess inventory, 1:730 low profit limited liability compa	product safety and liability, 1:283, 2:1000	health policy, 1:531 Regulatory Flexibility Act enforce
nies, 2:803 804	tariff disputes, 2:1237	ment, 2:1055
overhead costs, 2:950	Chinese culture, 1:338	Closely held corporations 1,230, 232
venture philanthropy, 2:1305 1308 workplace giving, 2:1334 1336	Christensen v. Harris County (2000), 1:247	Closely held corporations, 1:230 232, 2:1297
See also Nonprofit organizations	Chrysler, 1:102, 233, 2:988, 1199 Churches	Cloud computing, 1:358, 437, 2:1048, 1172, 1174
Chartered financial consultants, 1:576, 577	clergy, taxes, 2:1121	Clusters, 1:232 235, 686
See also Financial planners and	investments, 2:1189	Co branding, 2:947 948
planning	nonprofits, 2:885, 889, 892, 893	Co op marketing, 2:1045 1046
Charts. See Flow charts; Gantt charts;	Churchill, Winston, 1:535	Co sourcing, internal auditing, 1:84
Organizational charts	Chutchian Ferranti, Joyce, 1:15 16	Co working facilities, 1:311 312, 653
Chat (instant messaging), 1:242, 2:1175	CIT Group, 1:552 553 Citigroup, 1:570	COBRA. <i>See</i> Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act
Chemical information lists,	Citizenship. See Alien employees;	(COBRA)
2:1080 1081	Employment Eligibility Verification	Coca Cola, 2:1266, 1267
See also Hazards, industrial	(I 9) Form	Coded information. See Bar coding;
Chemical Safety Information, Site Security and Fuels Regulatory Relief	City of Jackson, Mississippi, Smith v. (2005), 1:44	Web programming languages and tools
Act (1999), 1:515	Civil jurisdictions, 2:759	Codeita, 2:1174
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Codes Collegiate entrepreneurial organiza Community banks, 1:103, 105 106, cryptography, 1:357, 707 tions, 1:239 240 North American Industry Community business model, 1:170 Collegiate Entrepreneurs' Classification System (NAICS), Organization, 1:239, 240 Community development corpora 1:218, 252, 2:904 908 tions, 1:244 245 Colorado Civil Rights Initiative, 1:39 Uniform Commercial Code Combined Federal Campaign, Community Express program (SBA), (UCC), 2:1099, 1100, 2:1146 2:1334 1335 1286 1287 Community relations, 1:246 247, Combined statistical areas, 2:841 Codes of ethics, 1:118, 235 237 2:1029 Commerce Department. See Census See also Employee manuals annual reports, 1:66 Bureau data; U.S. Department of Cohen, William, 1:23 24 business size and, 2:929 Commerce Coherence, and diversification, 1:410 community as stakeholder, 2:1199 Commercial associations. See Coincident economic indicators, corporate image, 1:299, 632, Chambers of commerce 2:1029, 1030, 1226 1:419, 423 Commercial banks. See Banks and corporate sponsorship, 1:222 223, COLA. See Cost of living adjustments banking 246, 305 308, 632, 2:1107 (COLA) Commercial credit bureaus, 1:324, 325 investor relations, 1:692, 736 737 ColdFusion Markup Language Commercial finance companies. See nonprofit organizations, 2:889 (CFML), 2:1319 Finance companies social capital and networking, Cole, Arthur, 1:510 Commercial invoices, 2:1278 2:881, 1178 Collaboration Commercial paper, 1:321, 699, 2:849, socially responsible investments, corporate culture, 1:298, 2:1333 2:1188 850 cost sharing, 1:311 312, Commercial zoning, 2:1349 1350 Community Renewable Energy 2:1135 1136 Feasibility Fund (CREFF), 1:565 growth phase/technique, 2:944 Commercials Comp time, 1:247 248, 596 intranet use, 1:721, 2:1173 infomercials, 1:28 30, 388 nonprofits/corporations, 2:1030, viral marketing, 1:130, 2:1310 Company culture. See Corporate culture Commission based financial planning, small business partnerships, 1:250, 1:577 Company handbooks. See Employee manuals Commission merchants, 2:1324 small/large business partnerships, Company policies. See Employee man Commissions compensation. See Sales 2:1157 1159 uals; Human resource policies commissions social entrepreneurship, 2:1170, Comparable profits method, royalty Committee on Accounting Procedures calculation, 2:1090 (CAP), 1:5 social media tools, 1:349, 350, Comparable uncontrolled transaction Commodities Index, 1:422 2:1171 1174, 1180 method, royalty calculation, 2:1090 supplier relations, 2:1032, 1033, Common stock, 2:1201, 1202 1203, Comparative advantage, 1:623 624 1039, 1220 1221, 1309 1205 Comparative financial statements, See also Stocks Collaborative marketing, 2:1045 1046 1:582, 584 Collateral, 1:237 239, 320, 366, 572, Common Vulnerabilities and Compensation. See Employee Exposures (CVE) (reference work), 2:796, 897 898 compensation Collection agencies, 1:364, 554, Competition 2:1162 Communication, business. See Business businesses, direct/indirect, 1:249, Collections. See Accounts receivable; communications Debt collection; Factoring Communication, emergencies, 1:335 child care industry, 2:1162 Collective bargaining. See Labor Communication, interpersonal, 1:241, large vs. small business, 2:1157, unions; Labor unions and small 341, 718 719, 2:899 901 1159 business; Unionization Communication skills, 1:241 242, markets, 1:108, 2:819, 1070 Collective intelligence, 1:349 719, 734, 2:930, 1343, 1344 Competition in Contracting Act Collective marks, 2:1267 Communication systems, 1:240 244, (CICA) (1984), 1:628 Collective service marks, 2:1131 340 341, 718, 2:1252, 1343 1344 Competitive advantage, 2:826 827, Collectives, 1:289 Communications technologies, 1207 1210 College career planning, 2:857 1:242 243 Competitive analysis, 1:218, 249 250, See also specific methods College degrees. See Master of Business 683, 684 685 Administration degrees and pro Communications training, 1:341, benchmarking research, 1:114, 115 grams (MBAs); Ph.D.s 2:1273, 1344 franchises, 1:611 College internships, 1:715 717 Community Adjustment and industry analysis, 1:682 685, College scholarships, 2:863, 868, 870 2:819, 1009 1010 Investment Program (CAIP), 2:1147

mystery shopping, 2:858 search term analytics, 2:1181 trade shows, 1:250, 264

Competitive bids, 1:250 253
government contracts, 1:627 630,
659, 2:847
opportunity cost and, 2:928
success tips, 1:629, 2:1214
See also Requests for information
(RFIs); Requests for proposals
(RFPs)

Competitive parity budgeting method, 1:22

Competitive pricing, 2:982, 983 984
Compiled lists, 1:388, 2:806
Compliance audits, 1:78, 85
Component parts, 2:947 948
Composting, 2:1049, 1050
Compounding interest, 1:700
Comprehensive Environmental
Response Cleanup and Liability Act
(CERCLA) (1980), 1:512, 515, 518,
519

Comprehensive Immigration Reform Act (bills, 2006 and 2007), 1:49 Comprehensive income, 1:6 7, 583 Comprehensive insurance, 1:164 Comprehensive interventions, 2:940 Compressed work weeks, 1:596, 597 Compression technology, video processing, 1:37 CompuServe, 1:711

Computer aided design (CAD), 1:254, 259 261

Computer aided manufacturing (CAM), 1:89 90, 254, **259 261**

Computer aided process planning (CAPP), 1:89 90

Computer aided selling/computer aided marketing, 1:261

Computer aided software development (CAS), 1:254

Computer applications, 1:253 255 Computer assisted modeling, 2:991 Computer based training, 2:1272, 1273, 1339

Computer crimes, 1:255 259, 706, 708 709, 712 714 credit affected, 1:325 employee Internet use risks, 1:454 employee theft and inside jobs, 1:257 258, 489, 2:916, 919 920 risk management, 2:1083 surveys and damage quantification, 1:256, 257, 358, 708, 709 710, 713

See also Information security; Internet security; Internet threats; Piracy, intellectual property

Computer Emergency Readiness Team (CERT), 1:258, 710

Computer games advertising, 1:36, 2:1310, 1314 virtual worlds, 2:1313, 1314

Computer integrated manufacturing systems (CIM), 1:90

Computer Security Institute (CSI), 1:257, 709, 710

Computer simulations. See Simulations Computer viruses, 1:255 256, 257, 258, 708, 709, 710, 713 714 See also Firewalls

Computerized numerically controlled machines, 1:90

Computers and computer systems, 1:261 263, 2:947, 997 See also Computer applications

Concentrations, industries. *See*Clusters; Diversification; Market share

Conference Board, 1:420, 421, 423 Conferences, exhibits, and trade shows, 1:264 266, 2:1108 business to business markets, 1:188 online applications, 2:1178, 1181

Confidentiality
contract clauses/agreements, 1:494,
2:882 884, 919, 1021, 1266
environmental audits, 1:514
information access, 2:1022, 1266
internal audits, 1:83 84
negotiations and agreements, 2:778
See also Proprietary information;
Trade secrets

Conflict, workplace anger, 2:1330 1334 cross functional teams, 1:344 family owned businesses, 1:561 grievance procedures, 1:456, 635 636 office romance, 2:914, 1133 poor performing volunteers, 2:890 resolution meetings and interven tions, 2:940, 1333, 1334

Conflicts of interest debt collection, 1:363 fiduciary duty, 1:570, 2:1109, 1110

Conglomerate diversification, 1:409, 2:840

Conservation. *See* Energy efficiency improvements; Environmental conservation

Consignment payments, 1:543

Consistency in advertising, 1:25 Consolidated Appropriations Act (2004), 1:726

Consolidated Edison, 1:518 Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) (1985), 1:166, 266 268, 470, 641, 2:832

Consolidation of debt, 2:1051 Consortia. *See* Small business consortia Constitution of the United States, 1:291 292, 463, 696

Construction, 1:268 270 competitive bids, services, 1:250 leasing new buildings, 2:775 776 New Residential Construction Report, 1:422 subcontracting, 1:269, 2:1213

Constructive discharge, 1:270 272, 619

Consular invoices, 2:1278
Consultants, 1:272 275, 276 278
change agents, 2:938 939
collegiate groups, 1:240
cost cutting, 1:272, 273, 278, 309
investor relations, 1:736 737
ISO 9000 registration, 1:741
mergers and acquisitions,
1:141 143, 2:1124
security, 2:916 917

Consulting, 1:272 273, 274 275, 275 278 franchise use, 1:610

Consumer advocacy, 1:278 280 education, 2:1030 managed health care, 1:644, 647 methods, 1:278 nonprofit groups, 1:117 119, 279

Consumer credit bureaus, 1:324 325, 330 331, 332

Consumer Credit Protection Act (1968), 1:448

Consumer Federation of America, 1:279

Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1:216, **280 281**, 2:983

Consumer Product Safety Act (1972), 1:281

Consumer Product Safety Commission (CPSC), 1:279, **281 283**, 515, 2:1001

Consumer Product Safety Hotline, 1:282

Consumer Product Safety Improvement Act (CPSIA) (2008), 1:283

Consumer Product Safety Contract workers. See Contingent Core based statistical areas, 2:841 Modernization Act (2008), 2:1001 workforce; Subcontracting Core time, 1:596 Consumer protection, sales, 2:1106 Contractors, construction, 1:269, Corning Glass Works v. Brennan (1974), 2:1213 Consumer safety 1:618 619 consumer advocacy, 1:278 279 Contracts, 1:284 287 Cornwall, Jeff, 1:14 Consumer Product Safety business sales, 1:142, 2:1125 Corporate accounting scandals. See Commission (CPSC), 1:279, credit purchasing, 1:320 Accounting fraud and scandals 281 283, 2:1001 employment, 1:451, 494 495 Corporate bonds, 1:123, 699, 2:1085 legislative history, 1:282 283, franchises, 1:612 Corporate cards, 2:1033 2:1000 1001 Internet, 1:286 287 Corporate culture, 1:296 298 product liability, 1:164, labor unions, content, 1:635 636 absence policies, 2:1139 2:1000 1002 leases, 2:772 773 boundaryless organizations, Consumer spending legal service assistance, 2:776 1:126 127 discretionary income, 1:403 404 vs. letters of intent, 2:778 customer orientation, 1:353 354 economic importance, 1:135, 136, licensing agreements, 2:784 786 delegation and empowerment, non compete/nondisclosure agree 1:374 375, 2:1196 ments, 1:494 495, 2:882 884, electronic commerce, 1:704, 706 human resources and, 1:660, 663, trends and cycles, 1:144 1021 1022, 1266 2:1333 partnerships, 2:958, 959 U.S., global market, 1:441, 625 immigrant employees and, 1:50 sales, 2:1099 1100 Consumer Telephone Records Act international differences, signatures protocols, 1:437 438, 457 (2006), 1:688 1:348 341, 2:1265 Uniform Commercial Code, Consumer testimonials, 1:505, 506, intrapreneurship and, 1:722 2:1099, 1286 567 job description content, 2:743 744 Contractual vertical marketing systems, Consumers, studies. See Market ques job satisfaction component, 1:469, 2:1308 tionnaires and behavior; Psychographics Control cultures, 1:339 340 large vs. small business, 2:1132, Consumers' cooperatives, 1:289 290 Control reports, 1:309 Consumption levels, U.S., 1:631 Controllable costs, 1:315 316, 317 learning organizations, 2:769 771, Contacts. See Network marketing; Controller based point of sale systems, organizational behavior vs., 2:937 Networking project planning/management and, Controlling communication style, Container content entities, 2:1059 1:718, 719 Content syndication blogs, 2:1175 unhealthy cultures, 1:296 297, 323 Contests, sales Controlling the Assault of Non Corporate customers, 2:1159 consumers, 2:1107 Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act (2003), 1:256, 439 sales forces, 2:1098 1099, 1105 Corporate debt refinancing, Conventions. See Conferences, exhibits, 2:1051 1052 Contingency plans. See Continuity and trade shows planning; Emergency plans Corporate espionage, 2:1022, 1266 Cooling off laws, 2:1106 Contingent liabilities, 2:782 Corporate Fraud Accountability Act Cooperative advertising, 1:287 288 (2002), 2:1110Contingent workforce, 1:1, 209, Corporate goals. See Organizational 283 284 Cooperative education, 1:147 goals Continuation of health care coverage. Cooperatives, 1:288 291, 694 695 Corporate image, 1:298 301, 631, See Consolidated Omnibus Budget COPPA. See Children's Online Privacy 632, 692, 2:1030, 1188, 1226 Reconciliation Act (COBRA) Protection Act (COPPA) (1998) Corporate level strategy, 2:1206, 1207 Continuity advertising scheduling, 1:23 Copyright, 1:291 296, 1:724 See also Strategy; Strategy, generic Continuity assumptions, 1:76 agency oversight, 2:1091 employee infringement risks, 1:453, Corporate logo, 1:300, 301 302, 696, Continuity planning, 1:335 336, 397 2:1130 Continuity programs legal history, 1:291 292, Corporate owned life insurance business insurance, 1:168 169 2:963 964 (COLI), 2:895, 896 customer reward programs, 1:352, licensing and, 2:785, 1090 1091 2:1108 Corporate planning. See Business registration, 1:294, 295 planning Continuous improvement ideals and Copyright Act (1976), 1:292 293 systems. See Quality control Corporate sabotage, 2:920 Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. See also Employee theft Continuous learning, 2:768 772 (CCC), 2:1091 1092 Continuous review systems (inventory), Corporate social responsibility, Copyright Office, 1:291, 292, 293, 1:302 305 294, 295 See also Economic order quantity B corporations, 1:95 96 business ethics, 1:149, 150, 151, 235 (EOQ) Copywriting, 1:18

community relations and sponsor ships, 1:222 223, 246 247, 299, 305 308, 632, 2:1029, 1030, 1107, 1226 environmental strides, 1:303, 304, 520, 521, 630 631, 632, 633, giving, and customer loyalty, 1:223, 246, 304 information sharing, annual reports, 1:66 profitability debate, 1:246, 304 305, 2:1225 socially responsible investments, 2:1187 1190 sustainable business policies and, 1:633 634, 2:1225, 1226 1228 Corporate sponsorship, 1:222 223, 246, 305 308, 632, 2:1107, 1226 Corporate universities, 1:149 Corporate vertical marketing systems, 2:1308 Corporations. See C corporations; S corporations Corruption. See Accounting fraud and scandals; Embezzlement; Employee theft: Fraud Cost accounting, 1:5, 15, 316 Cost advantage, 1:108 109 See also Cost leadership strategy Cost based method, royalty calculation, 2.1090Cost basis, 1:204 Cost benefit analysis, 1:313 314, 317, 565 Cost centers, companies, 1:308, 317, 2:1008 1009 Cost control and reduction, 1:308 310 consultant assistance, 1:272, 273, 278 electronic vs. paper work, 1:722 employee suggestions, 1:482, facility management, 1:550, 2:921 joint ventures, 2:750, 751 outsourcing, 2:948 purchasing, 2:1031, 1032, 1033 quality standards improvement, 1:740 remanufacturing, 2:1060 shared services, 2:1135 1136 sustainability improvements, 2:1227 temp services, 2:1256 Cost leadership strategy, 2:826, 1207, 1208

Cost of goods sold (COGS), 1:316, 580, 2:828 Cost of living adjustments (COLA), 1:280, 281, 461 Cost of living index. See Consumer Price Index (CPI) "Cost per" measurements, advertising, 1:18 19, 32, 35 See also Pay per click advertising Cost plus pricing, 2:982 Cost sharing, 1:311 313 competing businesses, 1:250 joint ventures, 2:750, 751 shared services, 2:1135 1136 Cost variances, 2:1300 1301 Costs, 1:314 317 break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590 categories, 1:315 316, 589 590 pricing influencer, 1:317, 544, 2:981 982, 1011 product costing, 2:995 996 Cotton, Ann, 2:1168 Council of Better Business Bureaus (CBBB), 1:117, 118 Council on Environmental Quality (CEQ), 1:515, 523 Counseling services. See Anger man agement/mediation programs; Employee assistance programs; Outplacement; Professional devel opment; Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE) Counterfeiting. See Piracy, intellectual property Country codes, Internet domains, 1:704 705 County Business Patterns (Census Bureau), 1:217 218 County of Erie, Erie County Retirees Association v. (2000), 1:43 Coupons, 1:25, 318 319, 2:1044, $1\bar{1}07$ Court cases. See Lawsuits; Small claims court; Supreme Court cases Courtesy, 1:354 355 Cover letters, 1:496, 2:1068 "Cradle to grave" studies, 1:631 632, 2:1226 Craft guilds, 2:760 Craigslist, 1:110, 2:924 Creative Capital, 2:1307 Creative services, advertising, 1:18

Creativity

brainstorming, 1:127, 128

innovation, 1:693 694

employee motivation and, 1:458

organizational culture and intrapre neurship, 1:722 723, 2:944 Credit, business, 1:319 324, 329, 2:796 797 accounts payable, 1:11, 12, 216 accounts receivable, 1:13, 14 business sale decisions and, 2:1122 credit card financing and use, 1:326 327, 2:796, 797 crunch, and capital sources, 1:62, 63, 92, 103, 203, 205, 544, 572, 2:1122, 1302 granting to customers, 1:330 331 letters of credit, 1:543 ratings and creditworthiness, 1:324, 325 326, 328 329, 332, 333, 578, 700 See also Debt financing Credit, personal, 1:103, 332 layaway, 2:763 764 ratings and creditworthiness, 1:324 326, 328 329, 700 used for business, 1:326, 366 367, 2:869, 898 Credit approval. See Credit evaluation and approval Credit background checks borrowers, 1:321, 324 326, 331 332, 333 employees, 1:96, 97, 332, 476, 477 suppliers, 2:921 Credit bureaus, 1:324 326, 330 331, 332 Credit Card Accountability, Responsibility, and Disclosure Act (CARD) (2009), 1:320, 324, 326 Credit card financing, 1:325, 326 328, 1:367, 553 Credit card use e commerce, 1:706, 707, 2:1275 physical retailers, 2:763 purchasing corporate accounts, 2:1033 Credit evaluation and approval, 1:325, 328 331 Credit history, 1:331 333 Credit industry, 1:326 328 bureaus, 1:324 326, 330 331, 332 profits from charitable donations, 2:894 regulation, 1:320, 330 Credit insurance, exporting, 1:539, 542 Credit ratings, 1:321 322, 324 326, 329, 330 331, 331 332, 333 Credit reporting agencies. See Credit

bureaus

invention and product develop

ment, 2:996 998

VOLUME 1: 1-742; VOLUME 2: 743-1350

Cost of capital, 1:317

Index Credit securitization, 1:322 323 Credit unions, 1:103, 105, 288, 289, 366 Creditor repayment types, bankruptcy, 1:100 102, 155 Creditworthiness, 1:321, 324 326, 328 329, 330, 700 export financing, 1:542 543 factor assessment, 1:554 ratios assessment, 1:578 Crime. See Computer crimes; Criminal records, employees; Embezzlement; Employee theft; Fraud; Workplace violence Criminal records, employees, 1:477, 2:1341 Crisis management, 1:333 338, 2:1333 plan creation, 1:334 336, 337 public relations, 2:1029 Critical path, project planning. See Program evaluation review technique (PERT) Critical skills, 1:495 496 CRM. See Customer relationship man agement (CRM) Cross cultural/international communi cation, 1:338 342, 2:900

challenges in outsourcing, 2:948 customer retention, 1:352 workplace diversity, 2:851

Cross functional teams, 1:126, 127, 342 346 meetings, 2:834 purchasing, 2:1032 quality control methods, 2:1265 results examples, 1:344 345 structure and innovation,

1:693 694 Cross promotion, 2:1045 1046 Cross purchase agreements, 2:961 Cross training, 1:346 349, 2:1008 Crowdcreation, 1:349 Crowdfunding, 1:349 Crowdsourcing, 1:349 350, 2:1172 Cryptograpy, 1:357, 707, 2:1313 CSS, 2:1320, 1321 CubeTree, 2:1173 Culture, corporate. See Corporate culture Culture, United States, 1:50, 341, 2:851 Culture and communication. See Cross cultural/international communication

Culture and consumer behavior,

2:1025 1026

Currency assumptions, 1:76 credit risk, 1:322 European Union, 1:535 536, 545, 703, 2:1232 exchange rates, 1:703 704 export pricing, 1:543, 544, 545 Current assets. See Liquid assets Current assumption life insurance, 2:787 Current liabilities, 2:781 Current Population Statistics Survey, 1:42.1 Current Population Survey, 1:421, 2:963, 1288 Current ratio, 1:98, 211, 216, 575, 579, 2:781

2:748 749

Customer cost sharing, 1:312

Customer loyalty
customer service, 1:354 355
product differentiation and, 2:1209
reward programs, 1:352, 2:1108
social causes support and, 1:223,
246, 304

Custom product manufacturing,

Customer online reviews, 1:132, 162, 243, 2:1006

See also Market questionnaires and behavior

Customer relationship management

(CRM), 1:16, 350 351, 508 509 market segmentation, 2:823, 827 organizational development aid, 2:938 social media management, 2:1178, 1181 1182, 1184

Customer retention, 1:351 353 credit offerings, 1:330, 331 difficult customer issues, 1:355, 383

Customer reward programs, 1:352, 2:1108

Customer self service, 1:508 509
Customer service, 1:353 356
brand equity via, 1:130
business cycles and, 1:146, 686
business to business, 1:189
corporate customers, 2:1159
employee empowerment, 1:375
innovation via, 1:694
mystery shopping research,
2:858 859
online auctions/purchases, 2:924,
1275
quality standards improvement,
1:740
return policies, 2:1077 1079
smoke free environments, 2:1166

telemarketing and, 2:1255 toll free numbers, 2:1261 1262 Customer surveys. See Market ques tionnaires and behavior Customer targeting. See Target mar kets/marketing Customers, difficulties, 1:189, 355, 382 384, 399 Customers as stakeholders, 2:1198 CUT method, royalty calculation, 2:1090 Cyber insurance, 1:259 Cyberslacking and productivity, 1:453, 454, 464, 597, 2:915 916, 1182 Cybersquatting, 1:132, 705 Cycles. See Business cycles; Life cycles

D

Daley, Richard M., 2:988
Dalton, Georgia, 1:233 234
Data collection brokers, 1:688
Data encryption, 1:357 359
Data Encryption Standard (DES), 1:358

Data entry automated, bar coding, 1:106 108 outsourcing, 2:949 transaction processing, 2:1274 1275

Data marts, 1:361
Data mining, 1:361 362, 378, 2:809, 820

Data quantification, 1:372
Data security. *See* Data encryption;
Information security
Data warehouses, 1:361, 362

Database administration, 1:359 362 database creation, 1:688 inventory systems, 1:732 management systems, 1:263, 359 361, 362 marketing applications, 1:361 362, 387, 388, 2:822

Database marketing, 1:361 362, 387, 388, 2:822

Databases, business information, 1:161 162, 324, 688, 2:1009 1010, 1149, 1152

Databases, occupational safety, 2:1082

Davis Bacon Act (1931), 1:666
Day care. See Child care; Eldercare;
Intergenerational care
DBA accounts. See "Doing business as"
accounts

DCF. See Discounted cash flow

Deaf people, aids and services, 1:59 target marketing and segmentation. Deepwater Horizon oil spill, 2010, 1:519 2:821, 822, 1235, 1236 Deal loaders, 2:1108 See also Labor surplus areas; Defamation, 1:97, 2:1342 Dealer brands, 1:131 132 Metropolitan statistical area Default judgments, small claims court, Dealerships. See Distributorships and (MSA or metro) 2:1164 dealerships Demonstrations Death benefits. See Annuities; Life Defendants, small claims court, infomercials, 1:29 insurance 2:1163 1164 presentations, 1:734 Death tax. See Estate tax Defense industry Denial of service attacks, 1:256, 708 Deaths on the job, 2:1336, 1340 equal opportunity in employment, Dental care coverage, 1:445, 446, 642, miners, 1:680 1:524 646, 2:833 minors, 1:498 499 project scheduling and manage OSHA violations, 2:910 Department stores, 2:1071 ment, 2:1014, 1016 substance abuse and, 2:1216 Dependent care assistance programs Defense Loan and Technical Assistance (DCAPs), 1:435 Debriefing, 2:772 (DELTA) program (SBA), 2:1147, See also Child care; Eldercare; 1290 Debt capital. See Debt financing Intergenerational care Debt collection, 1:215, 1:362 365 Deferred annuities, 1:68, 2:897 Dependent demand items, 2:829 See also Collection agencies Defined benefit vs. defined contribution Depreciation, 1:379 381 Debt financing, 1:365 367, 700 701, retirement plans, 1:606, 607, amortization, 1:60, 61 2:967 968, 974, 1072, 1074 1075 fixed assets, 1:75, 98, 316, 379 C corporations, 1:199, 2:1284 Defined contribution plans. See home offices, 1:651 capital source, 1:201, 202, Defined benefit vs. defined contri software and hardware, 1:91 205 206, 510 bution retirement plans; Retirement standard mileage rate and, 2:1200, credit cards, 1:326, 327, 367, 2:797 savings methods equity financing compared, 1:365, Degrees. See Master of Business tax reporting and methods, 1:3 4, 528, 529, 530 Administration degrees and pro 380, 2:992, 1047, 1239, 1240, leveraged buyouts, 1:202, 2:780, grams (MBAs); Ph.D.s 1124 Delaware, incorporation, 1:676 677 Deregulation, banks, 1:103 104, 323 loan proposals, 2:793 795 Delegation, 1:373 376, 457, 2:1196, Design, facility. See Facility layout and refinancing, 2:1051 1052 design royalty financing compared, 2:1092 Delivery services, 1:376 377, 2:1079, Design for manufacturing and assembly sources, 1:366 367, 572 (DFMA), 2:925 venture capital, 2:873 Delphi forecasting method, 1:604 605 Design patents, 1:724, 725, 726 Debt ratio, 1:580 DELTA loan program (SBA), 2:1147, Desktop databases, 1:360 Debt to equity ratio, 1:365, 528, 574, 1290 Desktop manufacturing, 2:1023 575, 578, 580, 2:795 796, 798 debt to capital, 2:780 Demand Desktop publishing, 1:381 382 leasing benefits, 1:527 defined, 2:1223 Detroit, Michigan sustainable growth, 2:1230 industry life cycles, 1:686 industry cluster, 1:232, 233, new markets, 2:942 686 687 Decentralized organizational structure, metropolitan statistical area, 2:841 2:935, 944, 946, 949 See also Supply and demand See also Automobile industry Decision making, 1:367 370 Demanufacturing, 2:1059 cost benefit analysis, 1:313 314, Devaney, Earl, 1:55 Deming, W. Edwards, 2:811, 940, 317 Development stage companies, 1:584 1035 1036, 1037, 1038, 1039, innovation adoption/rejection, Development tax credit programs, 1263 1265 2:1252 Demographics, 1:377 379 organizational theory, 2:934 935 Devil's advocate approach, 1:370 baby boomer generation, 1:60, 209, Decision support systems, 1:371 373 511, 2:820, 1072, 1120 1121, DHL, 1:376 Decline stage, life cycles, 1:687, 2:945, 1126, 1236 Diamond structure hierarchy, 1:276 career changes and, 1:209 Differentiation strategy, 1:108, 686, Declines, economic. See Recession of direct marketing use and customi 687, 2:821, 827, 1207, 1208 1209 2008/2009; Recessions zation, 1:387, 388, 389 Difficult customers, 1:355, 382 384 Declining balance depreciation calcu focus group research, 1:601 602 business to business, 1:189 lation, 1:380 psychographics, 2:1025 1026 discount issues, 1:399 Decoy pricing, 2:983 questionnaire research, 2:817 Difficult employees, 1:384 386 Dedicated file servers, 2:800, 801 racial backgrounds, 2:850 851 anger issues, 2:1330 1334 rural population, 2:1093, 1094 Deductions, taxes. See Tax deductible organizational behavior effects,

sales forecast research, 2:1102

VOLUME 1: 1-742; VOLUME 2: 743-1350

business expenses; Tax reporting

2:937

Diffusion of technology, 2:1251 1253	Old Age Survivors and Disability	Displays, merchandise, 2:838 839
Digital advertising. <i>See</i> Advertising media: Internet; Interactive advertis	Insurance (OASDI), 2:1121 pooling purchasing, 1:695, 2:1329	Disposable income defined, 1:403
ing and marketing	Disabled population, 1:56 57, 59	saving, 1:135, 136
Digital computers. See Computers and	emergency planning, 1:334	Dispute resolution
computer systems	facility access, 1:57 58, 551, 2:1062	"alternative" (ADR), 1:51 53, 524
Digital coupons, 1:318 319	wages, 2:844 See also Americans with Disabilities	employment contract content,
Digital distribution, music, 2:972	Act (ADA) (1990)	1:495
Digital magazines, 1:25	Disaster assistance loans, 1:394 395,	grievance procedures, 1:456, 635 636
Digital media direct marketing, 1:387	2:1148, 1291	
Digital Millennium Copyright Act (1998), 1:292	Disaster planning, 1:333, 334 336, 395 398, 550, 2:1029	Disruptive business models, 1:171 172 Disruptive technology
Digital radio, 1:27, 28	Discipline	business cycle effects, 1:144 145,
Digital rights management, 1:295	absences and absenteeism, 1:2	648 649, 685 686
Digital television, 1:29	difficult employees, 1:385 386	business models and, 1:171 facility management and, 1:551
Digital video, 1:36	employee manuals, communication,	
Digital video recording (DVR), 2:820	1:456	Distance learning, 2:1280
Digitization, printed material, 2:1091	ethics code violations, 1:235, 236	Distribution, physical, 2:971 972
Digsby, 2:1177	harassment policy violations, 1:272, 2:1133	Distribution, statistical, 2:1300, 1301
Dillard's, 1:620	OSHA violations, 1:682, 2:910,	Distribution channels, 1:404 406, 2:826, 1220
Direct costs, 1:315	911, 913	sales management, 2:1104
Direct distribution, 1:405 406	probationary employment periods,	vertical marketing systems,
Direct exporting, 1:541	2:993 995	2:1308 1309
Direct mail advertising coupons, 1:318	progressive policies, 2:745 workplace anger and violence,	See also Channel surveys
e mail, 1:32, 352, 387 388,	2:1333, 1341	Distribution of employees, appraisals,
2:1193 1195	Disclaimers, warranties, 2:1318	1:462
mail order business, 2:805,	Disclosure. See Public disclosure	Distributions (investments)
808 809	Discontinued operations, 1:670	reporting, financial statements, 1:7, 583
mailing lists, 2:805 807	Discount rate	retirement vehicle options, 2:896,
postal mail, 1:18, 19, 23, 33, 34 35, 38, 387 388	Federal Reserve, 1:699, 700	897
Direct marketing, 1:386 389	present value calculations, 2:977,	Distributorships and dealerships,
mail order business, 2:808 809	1204 1205	1:404, 406 409
partnerships and cost sharing, 1:311	Discount sales, 1:398 401, 687, 2:982,	automobile dealerships, 1:102, 408
Direct Marketing Association, 1:387	1107 See also Coupons; Loss leader pri	large/small business relations,
Direct method, cash flow statement,	cing; Rebates	2:1159
1:213	Discount stores, 2:1071	networking leads, 2:1178
Direct public offerings (DPOs),	Discounted cash flow, 1:401 403,	Diversification, 1:409 411 economies of scope, 1:428
1:389 392, 2:1052 1053	2:840, 1296	as growth strategy, 1:637, 638,
Direct response television, 1:28 30	Discounts. See Negotiations and	2:840
Direct selling. See Manufacturers'	discounts	Diversity, workforce. See Diversity
agents; Multilevel marketing; Sales forces; Telemarketing	Discretionary income, 1:403 404	training; Multicultural work force
Directories	Discrimination. See Affirmative action;	Diversity training, 2:1043
intercompany, 1:721	Age discrimination; Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) (1990); Anti	Dividends, 1:411 412, 528
legal, 2:777	discrimination legislation and poli	capital costs, 1:201
nontraditional funding, 2:898	cies; Equal Employment	common stock, 2:1202 1203
Yellow Pages, 1:35	Opportunity Commission (EEOC);	corporation distribution, 1:199,
DirectTV, 2:1254	Gender discrimination	412, 2:1096 futures estimates, 2:1203
Disability insurance, 1:165, 168,	Diseases in the workplace. <i>See</i> AIDS in the workplace	preferred stock, 2:1204
392 393 adjustment methods, 1:281	Dismissals. See Employee termination	Division of labor, 2:933, 934 935,
employee benefit plans, 1:446	"Disparate impact," employment dis	1213
freelancers/self employed, 1:613	crimination, 1:39, 40, 41, 44, 2:1042	Divorce, 1:556

Do Not Call Registry Act (2003), and	Driverless vehicles, 1:86 87	Earned discount policies, 1:400
do not call registries, 1:567,	Driving habits, 1:92, 93	Earned income, 2:1169
2:1253 1254	Drucker, Peter, 1:138, 176, 249, 296,	Earnings capitalization valuation
Do Not Mail list, 2:1194	510, 2:810, 888, 890, 1333	method, 1:402
Dock receipts, 2:1279	Drug and alcohol abuse. See Substance	Earnings per share reporting, 1:670,
Document editors, 2:1172, 1173 1174	abuse	2:879, 1229
Documentary collection (payment sys tem), 1:543	Drug Free Workplace Act (1998), 1:414 415	Earnings statements. See Income statements
Documentation, workplace safety	Drug testing, 1:96, 413 415, 463, 476,	Earth Day, 1:304, 518, 633
issues, 2:910, 1338	2:1216	Ease of entry, 1:683
Documentation of exports, 2:1277,	Drunk driving, 2:1216	See also Barriers to market entry
1278 1279	Due diligence, 1:416 417	eBay, 1:171, 185, 469, 697, 2:773, 922 924
Documentation of knowledge. <i>See</i> Information management;	buying a business, 1:8, 193 194, 402	eBay v. MercExchange (2006), 1:697
Knowledge management	environmental, 1:512, 517, 519	Economic Census, 1:216
"Doing business as" accounts, 1:105,	joint ventures, 2:750	Economic clusters, 1:232 234
173, 655, 2:1191	supplemental protection, 1:417	Economic Development
Dole, Robert, 1:111	Duke Power Co., Griggs v. (1971),	Administration (EDA), 1:367, 2:1288
Domain names. See Internet domain	1:40 41	
names	Dun and Bradstreet Corporation,	Economic Espionage Act (EEA) (1996), 2:1021, 1266
Domini Social Index, 2:1189	1:324	Economic Growth and Tax Relief
Donations	Dutch East India Company, 1:621	Reconciliation Act (EGTRRA)
anonymity, 2:893	Duties. See Tariffs	(2001), 1:533, 555, 607
charitable giving, 1:223, 224, 247,	Dynamic communication style, 1:718,	Economic indicators, 1:419 424, 700
632	719	marketing watch and use, 2:819, 820
excess inventory, 1:730	T.	return on assets, U.S., 2:1076
Door to door sales, 2:1106	E	sales forecasts watch and use,
Dot com investment and bubble,	E commerce. See Electronic commerce	2:1102 1103
1:390 391, 650, 692, 2:781, 980	E commerce insurance, 1:166	small business surveys, 2:869
Double taxation, 1:412 413, 674, 675	E filing, taxes, 2:1246, 1247, 1248	supply and demand curves, 2:1224
avoidance, 1:413, 2:788 789, 957,	E learning programs, 1:149	Economic injury disaster loans,
958, 1096, 1205	E mail, 1:254, 438 440	1:394 395, 2:1148, 1291
C corporations, 1:197, 198, 412, 413, 674, 675, 2:958, 1095, 1245	employee misuse and monitoring,	Economic order quantity (EOQ),
	1:453 454, 464, 2:1083	1:424 426, 728
Dow Jones Industrial Average, 1:422	free accounts, 2:1310	Economic recessions. See Great
Downlines (multilevel marketing), 2:852	as intranet application, 1:720	Depression; Recession of 2008/2009
-	management services, 1:258 259, 2:1048	Economic Recovery Tax Act (ERTA)
Downloading illegal material. <i>See</i> Piracy, intellectual property	newsletters and direct marketing,	(1981), 1:3, 607
Downsizing, 1:209 210, 487,	1:32, 352, 386 387, 2:805, 808,	Economic Stimulus Act (2008), 1:4
2:765 767	1311	Economically disadvantaged, and
avoidance, 2:766	record retention, 2:1048	entrepreneurship. See Social
industry declines, 1:687	résumé transmission, 2:1069	entrepreneurship
liquidations, 2:792	sales use, 2:1100 1101	Economically disadvantaged area
manufacturing jobs, 2:903	spam, 1:255, 256 257, 258 259,	development. <i>See</i> Empowerment zones; 504/CDC loan program
public relations, 2:1029	439, 586, 708, 710, 714, 2:808,	(SBA); HUBZone Empowerment
reinstatement following, 1:467	1193 1195	Contracting Program
seniority and, 2:1125, 1126	virus transmission, 1:256, 710, 713,	Economically disadvantaged entrepre
See also Employee termination	715, 2:1193 1194	neurs. See 8a Program (SBA); Office
Draft payment, 1:543	writing styles and skills, 1:242, 2:1343, 1344	of Small and Disadvantaged
Drafting, 1:260, 726		Utilization
See also Computer aided design	E proxy statements, 2:1024, 1202	Economies of scale, 1:108, 426 427,
(CAD)	e Verify, 1:49 50	428, 590
"Dream jobs," 1:210	Early adoption, 2:1003, 1252	health care purchasing, 1:427, 641,
Drinking problems. See Substance	Early payment discounts, 1:215, 400	694 695, 2:861 862, 868
abuse Drinking water 1.516	Early retirement, 1:42, 678	product life cycle, 1:686

Economies of scope, 1:427 429, 2:840	merchant accounts, 1:707	Emergency Economic Stabilization Act
Edison, Thomas, 2:996, 1016, 1068	mystery shopping research, 2:859	(2008). See Government bailouts,
Education, business, 1:147 149	NAICS coverage, 2:907	2008 2009
Education funding	predecessor systems, 1:436	Emergency Planning & Community
American Recovery and	return policies, 2:1078 1079 sales totals and trends, 1:704, 706,	Right To Know Act (EPCRA)
Reinvestment Act, 1:54	2:808 809	(1986), 1:513, 515
tuition assistance programs,	security issues, 1:325, 364, 706, 707	Emergency plans, 1:169, 334 336, 395 397, 550, 2:1081
2:1279 1281 venture philanthropy, 2:1307 1308	transaction processing,	Emergency supplies, 1:334 335
	2:1274 1275	
Education privatization, 2:988, 989	travel booking, 1:184, 191	Emergency time off, 1:247, 248
Educational opportunities, females, 2:1168	value added tax, 2:1298	Emerging markets, 1:440 442, 2:942
	See also Online auctions	Employee assistance programs, 1:435,
EEOC. See Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC)	Electronic Copyright Office (eCO),	442 446, 2:1138, 1216 1217, 1342 outplacement services, 1:487, 2:766
EEOC, Kentucky Retirement Systems v.	1:295	smoking cessation, 2:1165
(2008), 1:43	Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis,	tuition assistance, 2:1279 1281
Effectiveness, organizational, 2:935, 941	and Retrieval (EDGAR) system,	Employee attraction, 1:198, 306
Efficiency ratios, 1:580 581, 2:767,	1:735	benefits packages, 1:446, 592, 641,
1011	Electronic data interchange (EDI),	690, 2:854, 862, 967
Efroymson Family Fund, 2:1307	1:107, 187, 190, 436 438 extranets, 1:720	incorporation, 1:673
Egalitarian communication style,	infrastructure, 1:437 438	multicultural work forces, 2:852
1:718, 719	Electronic Federal Tax Payment System	tuition assistance, 2:1280
8(a) Program (SBA), 1:429 432, 629,	(EFTPS), 1:702, 2:965	Employee Benefit Research Institute
2:1148	See also E filing, taxes	(EBRI), 2:1072
Eisenhower, Dwight D., 1:524	Electronic logos, 1:302	Employee benefits, 1:445 447,
Elasticity, 1:432 433, 2:1224	Electronic mail. See E mail	450 451
markets, 2:966	Electronic payment processing. See	alien employees, 1:50, 607
royalty financing and, 2:1093	Internet payment systems	assistance programs, 1:435,
Eldercare, 1:226, 433 436 , 2:1161	Electronic press kits, 2:978	442 445
Elections, unions, 2:762, 871 872	Electronic press releases, 2:979 980	child care, 1:225 226, 226 227,
Elective nonqualified deferred com	Electronic publishing, 1:720	228, 446 comp time, 1:248
pensation plans, 2:895, 897, 1074,	Electronic signatures, 1:437 438, 457	disability insurance, 1:392 393
1156	Electronic ticketing, 1:183	equality, age issues, 1:42, 43, 44, 46
Electronic article surveillance tags,	Electronic transfer technology, 1:319	flexible plans, 1:591 592, 593 595
2:1137	Ellerth, Burlington Industries, Inc. v.	HR responsibilities, 1:659
Electronic banking, 1:105, 715	(1998), 1:271, 619	job sharing arrangements,
Electronic bill presentment and pay	Embezzlement	2:747 748
ment (EBPP), 1:364 365, 438	cases/methods, 1:488, 489,	as motivator, 1:457
Electronic cash registers, 2:972 973	2:919 920	nonqualified deferred compensation
Electronic commerce, 1:30, 243, 263,	retirement plans, 2:1073	plans, 2:895 897, 968, 1074
2:1143, 1322	risk reduction methods, 1:75, 256,	part time employees, 1:208, 2:962
affiliate marketing, 2:1045 1046 balance sheets, 1:99	258 surveys, 1:488	policy communication, 1:456, 664 portability, 2:973 974
barriers to entry, 1:109	Emergencies and disasters	reductions, 1:446 447, 591
brand equity, 1:130	assistance loans, 1:394 395,	tax deductions, 1:641, 644,
business models, 1:171, 2:773	2:1148, 1291	2:1241 1242, 1244
business to business, 1:185 186,	charitable giving, 1:224, 334, 730,	tuition assistance programs, 1:591,
187, 263, 325, 408, 2:922	2:889, 894	2:1279 1281
business to consumer, 1:185, 186,	crisis management, 1:333 336,	wellness programs, 1:435, 643,
190 191, 706, 707 contracts, 1:286 287	2:1029 forecasting uncertainty, 1:176, 177,	647 648 <i>See also</i> Consolidated Omnibus
customer experience, 1:130, 706	604	Budget Reconciliation Act
insurance, 1:166	insurance, 1:164, 168, 396	(COBRA); Employee compensa
international sales potential, 1:441,	planning, 1:169, 334 336,	tion; Employee Retirement
540, 541, 2:942, 1322	395 397, 550	Income Security Act (ERISA)
layaway, 2:763 764	Emergency contact information, 1:452,	(1974); Fringe benefits; Health
loss leader pricing, 2:802	466	insurance; Retirement benefits

Employee Benefits Survey (BLS), 1:226 Employee promotions human resource management. 1:660, 2:888 889, 1333 discrimination and affirmative Employee bonuses, 1:472, 473, 2:952, nonprofits, 2:888 890 action, 2:1042, 1043 1012, 1299 re hirings, 1:467 468 nepotism, 2:877 Employee communication references, 1:464 466 performance appraisals' role, 1:459, change management, 2:813, 814 See also Employment interviews 460 461, 462 downsizing messages, 2:765 766 Employee Internet usage policy, seniority, 2:1125 human resource policies, 1:664 multicultural work forces, 2:851, 1:453 455, 463, 2:915 916 Employee public relations, 2:1028 1029 Employee manuals, 1:385, 452, participation in business communi 455 457, 662, 2:851, 1271 Employee recruiting, 1:451, 660 cations, 1:241, 244, 297, 723 codes of ethics, 1:235 237 internships, 1:716 grievance procedures, 1:456, 635 Employee compensation, 1:447 450 job descriptions, 2:743 intranet posting/storage, 1:721 cross functional teams and, 1:345, job listings, 2:1069 sexual harassment policies, 2:1133 346 nonprofits, 2:889 890 cross training and, 1:348 termination policies, 1:486 487 sales forces, 2:1104 family owned businesses, 1:561 Employee monitoring Employee references, 1:464 466, 477, median weekly earnings, 2:963 computer use and security, 1:258, 2:1342 as motivator, 1:459, 469, 471, Employee registration procedures, 472 473 employee privacy, 1:463 464 1:451 452, 466 467 nonqualified deferred compensation Internet use, 1:453 454, 455, 463 Employee reinstatement, 1:467 468, plans, 2:895 897, 968, 1074 liability issues, 2:1083 2:1125 performance appraisals and raises, probationary employment periods, Employee retention, 1:468 470 1:460 461 2:994 995 cross training, 1:347 productivity and, 2:1006, 1007 surveillance and security, 2:917, 918 customer service, 1:354 profit sharing, 1:459, 471, See also Background checks 472 473, 2:968, 1012 1013 Family and Medical Leave Act, Employee morale reward and recognition programs, 1:559 anger issues, 2:1330, 1331 flexible and family friendly policies, 1:471, 472 473 cross training, 1:347 sales commissions, 1:447, 448, 472, 1:208, 597 delegation challenges, 1:374 information technology utilization, 2:1097 1099, 1101, 1108, 1255 facility layout and, 1:548 small vs. large businesses, 1:449, 469 motivation and productivity, 1:457, knowledge management role, 2:755 variable pay, 1:471, 472, 458, 2:1006 2:1299 1300 salary continuation plans, 2:895, wellness programs, 1:647 See also Bonuses; Employee benefits; Employee motivation, 1:457 459, Executive salaries; Minimum tuition assistance benefits, 2:1280, 472,655 656 wage management by objectives, 2:811 Employee cost sharing, 1:312, 446, 591 Employee retirement benefits. See sales forces, and commissions, Retirement benefits; Retirement sav Employee empowerment 2:1097 1099, 1101, 1105 ings methods delegation, 1:374 375, 2:1196 self actualization and achievement, learning organizations and 1:459, 469, 473 474, 2:770, Employee Retirement Income Security improvement systems, 2:770, Act (ERISA) (1974), 1:470 471 771, 1035, 1037, 1265 training decisions and outcomes, part time employees, 2:962 management by objectives, 2:811 1:458, 2:1271 retirement plan protection, 1:393, as motivator, 1:457, 458 448, 478, 571, 607, 666, Employee performance appraisals, variable pay and bonuses, 2:1299 677 678, 2:854, 1073, 1074 1:459 463 See also Employee suggestion Employee reward and recognition sys company goals tie ins, 1:177 178, 460, 2:811 tems, 1:471 474 Employee Free Choice Act (EFCA) human resource management, employee suggestions and, (bill, 2009), 1:222, 475, 2:871 1:660,661 1:483 484 informal/probationary, 2:994 995 Employee goal planning, 1:461, 2:811 human resource management, job descriptions and, 2:744 1:661 See also Employee performance job sharing arrangements, 2:747 intrapreneurship rewards, 1:723 appraisals poor performance, nonprofits/ multicultural work forces, 2:851 Employee handbooks. See Employee volunteers, 2:890 sales contests, 2:1098 1099, 1105 manuals self assessment, 2:1119 self actualization importance, Employee hiring, 1:450 453 variable pay and, 2:1300 1:459, 469, 473 474, 2:770, customer focus relevance, 1:353 1105 Employee privacy, 1:463 464 family owned businesses, 1:560 561, 2:877 878 Employee probation, 2:993 995 Employee rights, 1:474 476, 485

Employee satisfaction. See Employee **Employment Eligibility Verification** Energy Reorganization Act (1974), morale; Job satisfaction (I 9) Form, 1:451 452, 466, 467 1:515 Employee screening programs, Employment interviews, 1:451, Energy Star ratings, 2:957, 1228 1:476 478, 2:1341 internships, 495 498 Engine remanufacturing, 2:1060 1:716 interns, 1:717 nonprofits, 2:889 Engineering, 2:1065 minors, 1:500 racial discrimination and, 2:1041 Enhanced Border Security and Visa nonprofits, 2:889 résumés, 2:1068 1070 Entry Reform Act (2002), 1:49 nonverbal communication, temporary employees, 2:1257 Enron, 1:78, 82, 122, 296 297, 299, 2:900 901 Employee stock ownership plans résumés, 1:495, 496, 2:1068 585, 2:1109 (ESÓPS), 1:139, 478 480, 530, 2:1124, 1218 Employment Non Discrimination Act Enterprise resource planning (ERP), Employee strikes, 1:480 482, 2:760, 761 (ENDA), 1:475 1:99, **506 509**, 2:810, 829, 831 Employee suggestion systems, Employment of minors, 1:475, Enterprise risk management (ERM), 1:482 485, 598 498 501 2:1082, 1083 1084 Japanese manufacturing quality, FICA taxes, 1:569, 2:965 Enterprise value to sales ratio, 2:840 2:1036 rights education, 1:525 Enterprise zones. See Empowerment learning organizations, 2:771, 772 Employment practices liability insur zones sustainable practices, 2:1228 ance, 1:501 502, 620 Entertainment related business Employee termination, 1:485 488 Employment Situation Report, 1:421, expenses, 1:537 538, 2:1240 1241 difficult employees, 1:386 documentation, 1:456, 486 487, 495 Enthusiasm, 2:901 Employment size measurements, excessive absences, 2:1139 Entrepreneur Connect, 2:1179 2:1144, 1291 freelancer differences, 1:615 Entrepreneurs' Organization (EO), Employment visas, 1:48 Internet use issues, 1:453 2:1347 1348 Empowerment. See Employee job descriptions, 2:745 Entrepreneurship, 1:509 511 empowerment layoffs, 2:765 766 innovation, 1:509 510, 693 Empowerment zones, 1:502 504, 659 liquidations, 2:792 personality traits, 1:510, 511, 654, myths and stories, 1:488 Empowerment Zones and Enterprise 2:1196 online grievance airing, 2:1183 Communities Act (1993), social entrepreneurship, performance appraisals' role, 1:459, 1:502 503 2:1166 1171 460, 461, 462 Encryption, 1:357 358, 707, 709, women entrepreneurs, probationary periods, 2:994 2:1311, 1312 1313 2:1327 1328 safety and violence issues, 2:1342 Endangered Species Act (ESA) (1973), See also Intrapreneurship salary continuation plans, 2:895 Environmental assessment substance abuse, 2:1217 Endorsements and testimonials, 1:28, business plans, 1:174 Employee theft, 1:488 490, 2:916, 29, **504 506**, 567, 2:1309 facility services, 1:551, 680, 2:1062 918, 919 920 Endorser collateral, 1:238 personal, job hunting, 1:210 computers, 1:257, 259 Energy efficiency improvements utility audits, 2:1228 liquidations, 2:792 corporate sponsorship, 1:307 308 trade secrets, 2:1266 1267 Environmental audits, 1:512 514 eco labeling, 1:632, 2:957 See also Embezzlement; Fraud; Environmental conservation, 1:521, environmental management sys Office security; Shoplifting 630, 631 tems, 1:520 521 history, 1:518, 633, 2:1049 Employee training. See Training and federal encouragement, 1:54 55, importance, and sustainability, development 2:1225, 1228 Employer identification numbers green marketing communication, packaging and distribution meth (EINs), 1:333, 452, 491 492, 1:630 ods, 2:955, 956, 957, 972 2:1191 green production, 1:633 635, See also Recycling Employment agencies, 1:451 2:956, 957, 972 Environmental influences, systems, Employment applications, 1:492 494, homes, 1:91 92 2:934, 945 496, 500 Leadership in Energy and Environmental law and business, Employment at will, 1:456, 485, 486, Environmental Design (LEED), 1:514 517, 2:1047 495, 2:994 1:551 Environmental management, Employment contracts, 1:494 495 office renovations, 2:1062 1:517 522 Employment discrimination. See recycling and, 2:1049 1050 Environmental management systems Affirmative action; Age discrimina remanufacturing and, 2:1059 tion; Americans with Disabilities Act (EMS), 1:520 sustainable business practices, 2:1225, 1227, 1228 (ADA) (1990); Anti discrimination Environmental planning, 1:520, legislation and policies tax credits, 1:4, 54 2:1227

Environmental Protection Agency gender discrimination cases, 1:620 Ethics codes. See Codes of ethics (EPA), 1:514, 522 523 human resources law, 1:665 666 Ethics Resource Center, surveys, 1:151 audits, 1:512 514 lawsuits history, 1:501 Ethnic differences, wages, 1:449 creation, 1:522 pregnancy discrimination cases, Ethnocentrism, 1:338, 341 laws oversight, 1:513, 514 515, 2:975 Euro currency, 1:535 536, 545, 703, 518 519, 522 523 programs, 1:525 National Environmental racial discrimination and, 2:1042 Performance Track Program, sexual harassment and, 2:1131, 1132 European Atomic Energy Community 1:520 521 Equal opportunity cases and actions, (EURATOM), 1:535 recycling data, 2:1049 1050 1:39 41 European Coal and Steel Community regulation, small business realities, Equal Pay Act (1963), 1:448, 475, 524, (ECSC), 1:535, 2:1169 2:1054, 1055 618, 619, 666 European Constitution attempts, 1:536 Small Business Gateway, 1:523 Equifax, 1:324 325, 330 331, 332 European Economic Community workplace safety and right to know Equilibrium price, 2:1224 laws, 2:1080 (EEC), 1:535 Equipment leasing, 1:526 528 Environmental regulations. See European history, 1:535 Equipment Leasing Association of American Clean Energy and Security European Union (EU), 1:535 536 America, 1:526 Act (2009); Environmental audits; CE labeling certification, 2:957 Equipment purchasing, and taxes, Environmental law and business; Haitian relief, 1:334 1:203, 2:1243 1244 Environmental management; tax policy, 1:413, 438, 2:1298 Equity financing, 1:528 530, 2:795 **Environmental Protection Agency** capital, 1:61 63, 199, 201, European Venture Philanthropy (EPA); Resource Conservation and 202 203, 205, 206, 365, 528, Recovery Act (RCRA) (1976); Solid Association, 2:1308 2:797 798 Waste Disposal Act (1965) Evanson, David R., 1:62 methods, 1:530, 2:780, 1178 Environmental site assessments, 1:512, Event sponsorship. See Corporate royalty financing compared, 2:1092 517, 519, 2:1258 sponsorship sources, 1:61 63, 529 530, Environmental values Evidence, small claims court, 2:1162, 2:1301 1305 consumer advocacy, 1:279 1163 See also Debt to equity ratio; corporate social responsibility, Evidence gathering Leveraged buyouts; Stocks; 1:303, 304, 520, 521, 2:1188, audits, 1:79 Venture capital and capitalists ISO certification, 2:1228 Equity reporting, financial statements, corporate sponsorship of technolo small claims court, 2:1162, 1163 1:6 7, 64, 97, 98, 575, 578, 579, gies, 1:307 EWCP. See Export Working Capital 583, 670, 2:879 marketing use, 1:630 632 Program (SBA) mission statements, 2:848 Ergonomic disorders, 1:531, 681 Exchange and return policies, new business and government sup Ergonomics, 1:530 532, 652, 681, port, 2:998 2:1077 1079 2:912 offices, 2:921 Exchange rates, 1:703 704, 2:1205 Erie County Retirees Association v. social entrepreneurship, 2:1166 Exclusionary screening method, invest County of Erie (2000), 1:43 socially responsible investing, Escrow settlements, 1:194, 2:1125 ments, 2:1187 2:1186, 1187, 1188, 1189 Exclusivity clauses, 2:775 Escuela Politecnica Professional, sustainable business practices, 2:1170 Excused vs. unexcused absences, 1:2, 2:1225, 1226, 1227 1228 ESOPS. See Employee stock ownership 2:1138, 1139 See also Energy efficiency improve plans (ESOPS) Executive Order 8802 (Roosevelt), ments; Environmental 1:524 Espionage, 2:1022, 1266 conservation Executive Order 10582 (Implementing Estate planning. See Estate tax; Tax EPL. See Employment practices liability planning the Buy American Act), 2:759 insurance Executive Order 10925 (Kennedy), Estate tax, 1:532 535 Equal Employment Opportunity Act family limited partnerships, 1:39 (1972), 1:40, 524 1:555 557, 2:958 Executive Order 11478 (Civil Rights Equal Employment Opportunity family owned businesses, Act, Title VII coverage), 1:524 Commission (EEOC), 1:40, 475, 1:562 563 Executive Order 12073 (Federal 523 525, 619 Estimated tax payments, 1:613, 656 Procurement in Labor Surplus age discrimination cases, 1:42, 43, Ethical investing. See Socially responsi Areas), 2:759 ble investing Executive Order 12866 (Clinton), Americans with Disabilities Act, Ethical practices audits, 1:85 2:1055 1:56, 57, 59 Enforcement Guidance guidebook, Ethics, business, 1:149 152 Executive Order 13272 (G.W. Bush), 1:59 See also Social entrepreneurship 2:1055

Executive salaries	Export Working Capital Program	Facility management, 1:549 552
contract components, and bonuses, 1:494, 570	(SBA), 1:538 539, 542, 544, 623, 2:1147 1148, 1290	relocations, 2:1057, 1058 shared services, 2:1135 1136
disclosure regulations, 1:736, 2:1110, 1115 1116	Exporting, 1:540 542 documentation, 2:1278 1279	Factor companies/houses, 1:366, 543, 552 554
nonqualified deferred compensation	emerging markets, 1:440 441	Factoring, 1:14, 366, 545, 552 554
plans, 2:895 897, 1074 stock performance comparisons,	fluctuations, business cycles, 1:146, 2:1278	Factory layouts, 1:73 74, 547, 548 549
2:1024	governmental and SBA support and	Factory overhead, 2:950
variable pay, 2:1300	programs, 1:538 539, 540, 541,	Factory transportation systems. See
Exempt employee designation, 1:247, 248, 447, 448, 2:744, 761, 843, 951	542, 543, 544, 622 623, 2:845,	Automated guided vehicles (AGVs) Failure. See Business failure and
Exempt purpose activity supported charities, 2:885	1147 1148, 1149, 1288 1289, 1290	dissolution
Exhibits. <i>See</i> Conferences, exhibits, and trade shows	labels and packaging, 1:541, 2:957, 1278	Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act (2003), 1:325, 567
Existing products, reinvention and promotion, 1:687, 2:1004, 1028	minority owned firms, 2:845 U.S. economy, 1:625, 2:904	Fair Credit Reporting Act (1970), 1:96 97, 332, 566
Expanded leave periods, 1:596	Exporting: financing and pricing,	Fair Debt Collection and Practices Act (1978), 1:364
Expansion, business, 1:152 154, 155	1:542 545	Fair Disclosure Regulation (2000), 1:730
growth stages, 2:935 936 as growth strategy, 1:637, 687	Exports, transportation, 2:1277 1279 Express contracts, 1:285	Fair Employment Practices Committee (FEPC), 1:524
optimal firm size, 2:928 929 sustainable growth, 2:1229 1230	Express warranties, 2:1318	Fair Labor Standards Act (1938),
Expansion, economic, 1:144, 152	Extended warranties, 2:1318 1319	1:475, 666, 2:761
Expansion, physical facility. See	eXtensible Markup Language (XML),	exceptions, 1:449
Construction; Relocation;	2:1319	exempt vs. nonexempt employees,
Renovation	Extensions, tax returns, 2:1249	1:247, 447, 448, 450, 2:744 minimum wage, 1:449, 2:843, 962
Expedited arbitration, 1:52	External audits. See Audits, external	overtime, 2:951
Expense accounts, 1:184, 536 538, 2:1033, 1098, 1240 1241	External business information, 1:160, 161 162	part time employees, 2:962 updates, 1:498, 2:952
See also Per diem allowances	External growth strategies, 1:637, 638	Fair Packaging and Labeling Act
Expenses	External stakeholders, 2:1198	(1966), 1:566, 2:956, 1106
accounts payable, 1:11	Extranets, 1:263, 720	Fair Trade labeling, 2:957
overhead, 1:426, 2:950 951 product costing, 2:995 996	Extraordinary gains/losses, 1:670	Fair use, 1:292 293
record retention, 2:1047	Extroversion, 2:857	Family. See Career and Family;
reporting and financial statements,	Eye care. See Vision care coverage	Nepotism; Work life balance
1:4, 7, 9 10, 583, 669, 670, 671,	Eye contact, 2:900, 931	Family and Medical Leave Act (1993),
2:1241	EZs. See Empowerment zones	1:2, 207, 456, 475, 557 559, 1:666
See also Fixed costs; Tax deductible	_	2:975, 1139 Family councils, 1:561 562
business expenses; Variable costs	F	Family farms, 1:534, 559, 2:1093
Experian, 1:324 325, 330 331, 332 Experience curves, 2:767	Facebook, 2:1176, 1179, 1180 1181, 1183 1184	Family limited liability companies
Expert endorsement, 1:504 505	See also Social networking and social	(FLLC), 1:75
Expert systems, 1:260 261, 371	media	Family limited partnerships, 1:534, 1:555 557, 2:958, 1217 1218
Explicit knowledge, 2:755, 756	Facial expressions, 2:899, 931	Family owned businesses, 1:559 564
Export credit insurance, 1:539, 542, 2:1148	Facilitation of meetings, 2:834 836 Facility layout and design, 1:547 549,	estate taxes, 1:534, 555 556, 562 563
Export Import Bank, 1:538 540, 542, 544, 623, 2:1148	2:926 hoteling workspaces, 1:657 658	meetings, 1:561 562, 2:835 nepotism, 2:876 878
Export Legal Assistance Network (ELAN) (SBA), 2:1148	job shops, 2:748 lean manufacturing, 2:1039	selling the business, 2:1124 stakeholders, 2:1198
Export management companies (EMCs), 1:541, 543 544	renovation, 2:1061 1062 warehouse operations, 1:731 732	statistics, 1:560 succession planning, 1:561, 562,
Export trading companies (ETCs), 1:541, 543 544	See also Work environment Facility location. See Business location	2:1217 1219 wages, 2:844, 1244

Federal Hazardous Substances Labeling Faragher v. Boca Raton (1998), 1:271, Feedback communication, 1:240, 241, 244, 619, 2:1132 Act (1960), 2:1079 718, 719, 2:1343, 1344 Farm subsidies, 2:1094 Federal health programs and legislation, cost control usage, 1:309 Farmers Home Administration (FHA), 1:47, 557 559, 644, 647, employee appraisals, 1:459, 460, 2:1292 2:831 833, 974 461 462, 2:994 Farming, 2:1093, 1094 employee motivation and, 1:457 Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and loan sources, 2:1292 learning organizations, 2:768 Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) (1972), tax reporting, 2:1244 online auctions, 2:924 See also Family farms organizational development ses Federal Insurance Contribution Act sions, 2:940 Fashion licensing, 2:784, 1088, 1090 (1937), 1:568 569, 2:1251 public relations, 2:1028 Fatalities. See Deaths on the job Federal Maritime Commission, 1:515 Feedback, market. See Market ques Favoritism. See Nepotism tionnaires and behavior Federal Mediation Conciliation Service Faxing, 2:921 Feedback brainstorming, 1:128 (FMCS), 1:51, 52 Fayol, Henri, 2:933 FICA taxes, 1:568 570, 613, 2:965, Federal minimum wage. See Minimum FBI. See Federal Bureau of Investigation 1047, 1120, 1121, 1248, 1249, 1251 sole proprietorship discounts, Fear of change. See Change Federal Property and Administrative 2:1190, 1244 Services Act (1949), 1:627 Feasibility studies, 1:314, 564 565 tax planning, 2:1244, 1245 Federal Acquisitions Reform Act Federal Reserve, 1:104 FICO scores, 1:326 (1995), 1:628business loans, 1:63, 135, 145 146 Fiduciary duty, 1:570 572 Federal agencies, innovation support. economic indicator reports, 1:423 The Fifth Discipline: The Art and See Small Business Innovation interest rates, 1:63, 104, 135, 281, Practice of Learning Organizations Research program (SBIR); Small 699 700 (Senge), 2:768 Business Technology Transfer Summary of Commentary on Current File servers, 2:800, 801 (STTR) Program Economic Conditions, 1:423 File sharing, illegal, 1:292, 295 Federal agency notes, 2:849, 1085 Federal Reserve Act (1913), 1:222, 701 Filing taxes, 2:1246, 1247, 1248, 1250 Federal Bankruptcy Act (1898), 1:97 Filters, Internet, 1:258, 454, 586, 715, Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, 1:439 Federal budget 2:1194, 1195 Federal Tax Withholding (W 4) Form, deficit, 1:134 135, 533, 534 Final offer arbitration, 1:52 1:451, 452, 466 467, 2:1250 surplus, 1:135 136 Finance companies, 1:366, 572 573 Federal Trade Commission Act (1914), Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) 1:566 Financial accounting, 1:5, 316 biometrics use, 1:119 See also Accounting; Audits, external Federal Trade Commission (FTC), Computer Crime Survey, 2005, 1:566 568 Financial Accounting Foundation, 1:6 1:257 bureaus, 1:567 568 CSI/FBI Computer Crime and Financial Accounting Standards Board complaints, 1:568 Security Survey, 1:257 (FASB), 1:5 6, 6 7, 82, 213, door to door selling regulations, 581 582, 583 Federal Business Opportunities Web 2:1106 business form changes, 2:992 site, 1:628 endorsements and testimonials reg principles, 1:671, 2:991 Federal Communications Commission ulations, 1:504, 505 506, 567 Financial analysis, 1:573 576, (FCC) franchises, 1:566, 567, 610, 578 579, 581 affirmative action, 1:41 611 612 high speed Internet access, 2:1094 Financial Analysts Federation, 1:6 green advertising guidelines, 1:632 net neutrality, 1:712 Financial audits, 1:78, 79, 85 Internet privacy regulation, 1:229, radio station statistics, 1:28 Financial Executives Institute, 1:6 230, 378 379, 567, 2:1194 text message spam, 2:807 Financial Industry Regulatory loan granting oversight, 1:329 toll free numbers, 2:1261 Authority (FINRA), 2:986 safety responsibilities, 1:279 Federal contracts and jobs. See Financial intermediation, 1:322 telemarketing laws, 1:567, 2:1254 Government procurement Financial leases, 1:526 warranty laws, 2:1317 1318 Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation Financial modeling, 2:991, 1211 Federal Unemployment Tax Act, 1:475 (FDIC), 1:104 Financial planners and planning, Federal Water Pollution Control Act Federal Energy Regulatory 1:576 578 (1972), 1:518Commission, 1:515 accountants, 1:220 See also Clean Water Act (1977) Federal Express, 1:116, 376 estate planning, 1:534, 555 556, FedEx, 1:116, 376, 377, 2:1289 Federal Food, Drug, and Cosmetic Act 557, 563 (FFDCA) (1938), 1:514 Fee based financial planning, 1:577 retirement plan filing, 2:753 Federal Food and Drugs Act (1906), Fee for service health care, 1:165, 642, retirement planning goals, 2:1072 1:282 645 tax planning, 2:1242 1245

Financial public relations, 2:1029 See also Balance sheets; Financial Fleet management, 1:92,	93 94,
Financial ratios, 1:215 216, 575, analysis; Income statements; Pro 578 581, 683 forma statements Flexibility, financial, 1:20	2, 669, 2:790
asset utilization, 1:76 Financial status audits, 1:738 Flexibility, operational, 1	
cash conversion cycle, 1:211 212, Financial summaries, 1:64, 66 67 410 411, 2:925, 927 580 Financial summaries, 1:64, 66 67 Flexible benefit plans, 1:5	01 502
580 Financing Flexible benefit plans, 1:5 cash flow to debt, 1:211, 365–366, accounts receivable, 1:14 593–595	91 593,
579 580, 2:798 buying a business, 1:192 193 Flexible manufacturing sy current ratio, 1:98, 211, 216, 575, C corporations, 1:199 90, 428, 547, 728	stems, 1:86,
579, 2:781 cash, 1:213, 214 Flexible spending accoun debt to equity ratio, 1:365, 528, exporters, 1:538 539 1:267, 592, 593 595	es (FSAs),
574, 575, 578, 580, 2:795 796, exporting, 1:542 544 Flexible work arrangement	
798, 1230 gender discrimination, 2:1327 247, 248, 595 599, 2: enterprise value to sales, 2:840 leasing, 1:92 94, 2:773 774 absenteeism reduction	
loan to value, 1:238 239 mezzanine structure, 2:842 843 2:1139	
net income use, 2:879, 1075, 1077 royalty, 2:1092 1093 boundaryless organiza	
overhead rates, 2:950 seeking, and business plans, 1:174, family and career, 1:2 price/earnings, 2:840, 879, 2:794, 798, 864, 1118 435, 458, 459, 595	
980 981, 1203 See also Debt financing; Equity health benefits, 1:598	,,,,
profit margins, 1:213, 309, 579, financing; Refinancing; Small job sharing, 2:746-74	
2:1010 1012 business loans multicultural work for	
quick, 1:211, 216, 575, 579 580 Fingerprints, usage, 1:119, 120, 258 office hoteling, 1:657 return on assets (ROA), 1:578, 579, Finnish culture, 1:338 performance appraisal	
2:1075 1076 Fires, 1:396, 397 retirees, 1:596, 2:1120	
return on equity, 1:575, 2:1229 Firestone Tires, 2:947 Flickr, 2:1184	
return on investment (ROI), 1:578, Firewalls, 1:358, 586 588 , 709, 710, Flighting advertising sche 714 Firewalls, 1:358, 586 588 , 709, 710, Flighting advertising sche 714	duling, 1:23
social return on investment (SROI), local area networks, 2:799 Flood insurance, 1:395, 3	96
and challenges, 2:1170 security suites, 2:1194 Florida Board of Regents, sustainable growth rate, 2:1229, Firings See Employee termination (2000) 1:44	Kimel v.
Firings. See Employee termination (2000), 1:44 First in, first out inventory accounting, Flow	
turnover, 1:76, 98, 580, 729 1:729, 730, 2:991 992, 1243 Web site design, 2:13:	22
Financial record keeping, 1:9, 85, lst Page, 2:1321 workflow and space, 1	
124 126 Fiscal year, 1:588 589, 2:1114 Flow charts, 1:599 600	
Financial reporting described, 1:581 582 Fisher Pry equation, 2:1253 FLPs. See Family limited	
pro forma statements, 2:990–993 resolved and regulations, 1:6-7 Fishman, Alan H., 1:494 (1938)	
77 79, 81, 83 84, 122, 583. Fitch Bond Rating Agency, 1:124, Five radio advertising, 1.2	
584 585, 2:1109 1111, 2:1085 Focus groups, 1:600 603	
1115 1116, 1117 Fitness programs, 1:643, 647 Focus strategy, 2:1208, 1 See also Financial statements: Five competitive forces (Porter theory), Food, Drug, and Cosmet	
See also Financial statements; Five competitive forces (Porter theory), Food, Drug, and Cosmet 1:683, 685, 2:1209, 1212 1:282	ie riet (1750)
Financial risk management, 2:1082, 1083 1084 504/CDC loan program (SBA), Food and Drug Administ 1:279, 282, 515, 2:125	
Financial Statement Presentation Fixed annuities, 1:68 Food cooperatives, 1:289	. (505.1)
Project (FSPP), 1:6 Fixed assets, 1:74, 75, 76, 98, 204, 379, Food Quality Protection 580 (1996), 1:515	Act (FQPA)
analysis, buying a business, 1:8, 194 Fixed costs, 1:315, 589 591, 2:1283 Food stamp programs, 2:	
annual report summaries, 1:64, break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590 Forced distribution of em	
00 0/	
audits, 1:78, 79, 84, 85, 583, marginal cost method, 1:344 Ford Motor Co., 1:130, 2 585, 586, 691, 736 Fixed order size systems. See Economic 1199	
loan proposals, 1:202, 2:794 795, order quantity (EOQ) Forecasting, 1:603 606	
798 Fixed to worth ratio, 1:580 future earnings and va preparation, selling a business, Flash animation, 2:1185, 1186, 2:1295	luation,

inventory, 1:729	Fort Worth Bank and Trust, Watson v.	Freeman, R. Edward, 2:1197 1198
production, 2:926	(1988), 1:40 41	Freemium business model, 1:171
sales, 1:604 605, 2:1101 1103	Forums, online, 2:1172, 1178,	Freight. See Freight forwarders;
uncertainties, business planning,	1181 1182	Shipping; Transportation;
1:138, 176, 177	"Found space" displays, 2:838	Transportation of exports
Foreclosures	Four day work week, 1:596	Freight forwarders, 2:1279
avoidance, 1:61	401(k) plans, 1:606 609, 2:968, 1072	French culture, 1:341
reasons, 1:76, 100, 104	cafeteria plan offerings, 1:591, 592 deferred savings plans pairing, 2:896	French Hospital Medical Center (San
Foreign Corrupt Practices Act (1977), 1:82	profit sharing, 1:608, 2:1012 1013, 1074	Luis Obispo, CA), 2:894
Foreign exchange rates, 1:703 704	risks, 1:608	Frequency, advertising, 1:19, 23, 27
Foreign investment	start up capital via, 1:202	Friedman, Milton, 1:150, 304
limited liability companies, 2:789	tax benefits, 1:68, 69, 478	Friedman, Thomas L., 1:348
stock, 2:1205	"Four Ps," marketing mix, 2:825 826,	Friendster, 2:1184
Foreign nationals, employment,	1104	Fringe benefits, 1:198, 445, 447, 591,
1:48 50	Franchise disclosure documents	2:1096
Forgery, 1:489	(FDDs), 1:611 612	See also Employee benefits
Formal planning. See Business planning	Franchise fees, 1:610, 676 677	Frisbie, Doug, 1:336
Formal vs. informal organizations, 2:935	Franchising, 1:609 613	FSAs. See Flexible spending accounts
Formats, radio, 1:26, 27	differences from distributors/deal	(FSAs)
Forms	ers, 1:407	FTAA Initiative (Free Trade Area of the
copyright, 1:293, 294	FTC rules, 1:566, 567, 611 612	Americas), 1:624
"doing business as," 1:173	SBA loans, 2:1292	FTC. See Federal Trade Commission
electronic: company intranets,	Fraud	(FTC)
1:720 721, 722	auditor standards and detection,	Full service leases, 1:526, 2:773
incorporation, 1:72	1:79 80, 85	Functional areas. See Centers, business
IRS, 1:11, 110, 197, 613, 614, 615,	business expenses, 1:537	segments; Cross functional teams;
651, 2:753, 895, 965, 967, 969,	computer crimes, 1:256, 257, 258,	Operations management; Shared
1073, 1121, 1248	325, 706	services
legal templates, 1:286	electronic business, education, 1:117, 118	Fundraising
SEC, 1:6, 67, 214, 735 736, 2:1115	financial reporting, 1:584 585	nonprofits, 2:886 887
self employment/freelancing,	HUBZone program, 1:659	overhead, 2:950
1:614 615, 651	privately placed securities, 2:986	social networking leads, 2:1178
Formulas	Securities and Exchange	FUTA (federal unemployment taxes),
APR calculation, 1:64	Commission (SEC) and, 1:80,	2:965, 1047, 1248
asset utilization ratios, 1:76	121, 150 151	Future projections. See Projections
bond yields, 1:123	techniques, 1:75, 80, 122, 2:1109	Futuring, 1:605, 2:977
break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590 cash conversion cycle, 1:212	workers' compensation, 2:1329	FX market, 1:703 704
Consumer Price Index and COLAs,	See also Accounting fraud and scan	
1:280 281	dals; Ponzi schemes	G
depreciation, 1:75	Free float currency system, 1:703	Gains/losses. See Assets; Income;
discounted cash flow, 1:401, 402,	Free market values	Income statements
2:840	business ethics clashes, 1:150	Gambling, 1:454, 2:1259
discretionary income, 1:404	community aid clashes, 1:246, 304,	Gantt, Henry, 2:1016
economic order quantity,	2:1226	Gantt charts, 1:270, 2:1015, 1016,
1:424 426	privatization, 2:988	1019
elasticity, 1:432	Free samples, 2:1107 1108	Gas prices, 1:589, 631, 2:1200
learning curves, 2:767	Free trade. See Globalization;	Gates Foundation, 2:1306, 1307
net gain/loss, 1:204 205	International trade agreements	Gateways, public relations information
overhead, 2:950	Freedom of Information Act (FOIA)	2:1028
present value, 2:976 977, 1203	(1966), 1:514	
R&D evaluation, 2:1067	Freelance employment, 1:613 615,	Gateways (computer networks), 2:800
royalty rates, 2:1090 sales forecasting, 2:1102	2:1119 1120, 1213 1215	Gender discrimination, 1:617 621, 2:1132
span of control, 2:1102	contracts, 1:286, 615 copyright, 1:293	Civil Rights Act, Title VII issues,
sustainable growth rate, 2:1229,	See also Self employment;	1:40, 475
1230	Subcontracting	cultural norms, 1:340
	S	* =

Gender wage gap, 1:448, 618, 2:963, international exchange rate, 1:703, Voice, 2:1070 Wave, 2:1173 licensing agreements, 2:785 General Agreement on Tariffs and Gordon, Kim T., 1:20, 23 small/large business partnerships, Trade (GATT), 1:726 727, 2:1237, Government Accountability Office (GAO), 1:659 technology relevance, 1:649 globalization and, 1:624, 625, Government agencies, innovation sup trade agreements, 1:440 441, 2:1237 port. See Small Business Innovation 624 625 intellectual property laws, 1:697 Research program (SBIR); Small See also Exporting General Agreement on Trade and Business Technology Transfer Global Financial Data, 2:1085 Services (GATS), 1:624 (STTR) Program Global Industry Classification Standard General Depreciation System (GDS), Government bailouts, 2008 2009, (GICS), 2:907 1:4, 380 1:100 Global Intellectual Property Center, General duty standard (occupational auto industry, 1:102, 233, 570, 2:1287 2:988, 1199 safety), 2:909 Global Student Entrepreneur Awards General Electric (GE), 1:126, 462, credit industry, 1:325 326, 699 program, 2:1348 2:1009, 1039, 1188 executive bonuses, 1:494 Global warming, 1:222, 2:1227 financial industry firms, 1:70, 77, General liability, 1:164 Globalization, 1:441, 621, 623 626 102, 322 323, 334, 494, 570, General Motors (GM) business partnerships and, 2:1158 2:1024 bankruptcy and bailout, 1:102, 233, effects on organizational structures, personal saving following, 1:135, 570, 2:988, 1199 2.945 corporate strategy, 2:1206 Goals. See Employee goal planning; repayment funds, repurposing, dealerships, 1:408 Organizational goals; Vision, 1:203 employee benefits costs, 1:46 corporate See also Recession of 2008/2009 leasing, 1:92 "Going concern" assumptions, 1:76 Government debt refinancing, replacement parts branding, 2:947 "Going public." See Initial public 2:1051 1052 Research Laboratories, 1:260 offerings (IPOs) Government Finance Officers General partnerships, 2:958 Golden parachutes, 1:494, 2:1203 Association, 1:6 See also Partnerships (businesses) Goldman Sachs Commodity Index, Government licensing, 2:782 783 Generally accepted accounting princi 1:422 Government procurement, 1:627 630 ples (GAAP), 1:5, 583, 2:1116 Goods and services taxes (GST). See affirmative action, 1:39, 2:847 accounting methods, 1:10, 380, Value added tax (VAT) bidding tips, 1:629, 2:1064 575, 2:1243 Goodwill, 1:626 627 equal opportunity: executive orders audits, 1:78 accounts payable and receivable, and history, 1:39, 524 cost recovery systems, 1:4 1:12, 13, 14, 102 labor surplus areas and, 2:759 income statements, 1:669, 670, 671 corporate, 2:1226 partnerships, 2:1158 pro forma statements, 2:990, 992 as intangible asset, 1:61, 98, 626, record retention, 2:1047 Generation Y, 2:1121 2:1122 small businesses and set asides, 1:54, Generic brands. See Private labeling public relations role, 2:1027 1030 251 252, 627, 629, 658 659, valuation, 1:626, 2:1296, 1297 Generic strategies, 2:1207 1209 2:847, 1148 Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co., Ledbetter See also Cost leadership strategy; women owned firms, 1:39, 250, Differentiation strategy v. (2007), 2:1042 251, 627, 2:847, 1327 1328 Genetic Information Google Government public relations, Nondiscrimination Act (GINA) AdSense and AdWords, 1:31, 32, 2:1029 1030 (2008), 1:475, 498, 525 2:827, 1112 Government reports, 1:161 Analytics, 2:1181 Genuine progress indicators, 1:421 Government spending cycles, book digitization, 2:1091 Geographic segmentation, 2:1025 1:145 146 Buzz, 1:344 Geographical classifications. See Labor Government technology transfer. See calculator applications, 1:256 surplus areas; Metropolitan statistical Technology transfer, public private Checkout, 1:99, 706, 2:1275 area (MSA or metro) Docs, 2:1173 Gift cards, 1:13 facility design, 1:548 Government Web sites Gifting, and tax law, 1:534, 555, 556, American Recovery and mediation, 1:52 563, 2:1020, 1240 Open Social, 2:1183 Reinvestment Act, 1:54, 55 Global business, 1:621 623 patent searches, 1:725 Census Bureau, 1:217 cross cultural relations, 1:340, philanthropy, 2:1307 computer security, 1:258, 710 2:851 reciprocal marketing, 2:1045 1046 Environmental Protection Agency, searches, 2:1112, 1113 history, 1:621, 623 2:1080

Equal Employment Opportunity	Grievance procedures, 1:456, 635 636	Н
Commission, 1:272	human resource management, 1:660	Hackers, 1:256, 257, 325, 707, 708,
federal contracts, 1:628	occupational safety and health, 1:682	713
FTC, 1:230	online grievance airing, 2:1183	firewall defense and breaches, 1:586
industry classification, 2:906	Griffiths, Martha, 1:618	587, 588, 709, 710
IRS, 1:701, 702, 2:965, 1248	Griggs v. Duke Power Co. (1971),	Haire, Mason, 2:944
overtime regulations, 2:951	1:40 41	Haiti earthquake, 2010, 1:224,
patent and trademark information, 1:725, 2:964, 1130	Grocery stores, 2:1071	333 334, 730, 2:889, 894
SBA related, 1:252, 2:1152, 1153,	Gross domestic product (GDP)	HALT (Help Abolish Legal Tyranny), 2:1163, 1164
1161	consumer spending, 1:135, 136	Hamilton, Ian, 2:1195
SEC, 1:735	declines, 1:622	Hammer, Michael, 1:178 179
GPS services, 2:1323	as economic indicator, 1:143, 216,	
Graicumas, A. V., 2:1195 1196	419, 420 421	Handbooks. <i>See</i> Employee manuals Harassment. <i>See</i> Racial harassment;
Grameen Bank, 2:1168, 1171	formula, 1:421	Sexual harassment; Workplace anger
Grants	housing portion, 1:422 industries, contributions/compari	Workplace violence
National Association for the Self	sons, 2:1128	Hard assets, 1:74, 75, 76, 98, 204, 379
Employed, 2:863	net exports, 1:146	580
OSHA, 2:913	sole proprietors' contributions,	Hardware, 1:262
product development, 2:998	1:211	aging, 1:254
venture philanthropy, 2:1306, 1307	Gross leases, 2:773	depreciation, 1:91
See also Small Business	Gross national product (GNP), 1:421	firewalls, 1:586, 587, 588, 714
Development Centers (SBDC);	Gross profitability, ratios, 1:579,	original equipment manufacturers, 2:947
Small Business Innovation	2:1011	theft, 1:257, 259
Research program (SBIR); Small Business Technology Transfer	Group disability insurance, 1:392 393, 2:1329	Harmonization cultures, 1:339
(STTR) Program	Group health care plans. See Health	Harris County, Christensen v. (2000),
Graphic design services, 1:18, 33	insurance	1:247
Gratz v. Bollinger (2003), 1:41, 2:1043	Group interventions, 2:939 940	Hayford, Stephen L., 1:51, 52, 53
Gray goods, 1:132	Group life insurance, 1:165, 591, 2:786	Hazard Communication Standard
Great Depression, 1:5, 144, 420	Group self insurance, 2:1329	(HCS), 2:911
Green businesses. <i>See</i> Energy efficiency	Group technology, 1:89 90	Hazardous materials. See Hazardous
improvements; Environmental con	Grouping techniques, 1:128	products; Toxic wastes, pollution
servation; Environmental manage	Groupthink, 1:369 370	regulations; Toxins
ment; Green offices	Groupware, 2:1172	Hazardous products
Green Energy Production Act (2009	Groves, Robert, 1:217	liability, 1:164, 2:1000 1002 recalls, 1:282 283, 2:984 985,
bill), 1:635	Growth, business. See Expansion, busi	1028, 1258
Green marketing, 1:630 633	ness; Growth stages, small business;	safety commissions, 1:279,
Green offices	Growth strategies; Organizational	281 282, 515, 2:1001
renovations, 2:1062	growth; Sustainable growth	testing, 2:1258, 1259
supplies, 2:921	Growth, economic, 1:144, 152	Hazards, industrial
Green production, 1:633 635, 2:956,	Growth stage, life cycles, 1:686–687, 2:944, 1003	communication policies, 2:1081
957, 998	Growth stages, small business,	identification and protection,
Greengard, Samuel, 1:71	2:935 936	1:681, 2:910, 911, 912, 1079 1082
Greenhouse gas emissions	Growth strategies, 1:636 639,	minors' exposure, 1:498 499
company reductions, 2:972 regulations, 1:222, 513, 516, 518,	2:941 942, 944	Hazen Paper Co. v. Biggins (1993), 1:43
522, 523	Grutter v. Bollinger (2003), 1:41,	Head Start programs, 1:54
sustainable business policy, 1:279,	2:1043	Health Care Finance Administration
2:1225	GS1, 1:107	(HCFA), 2:831
Greenspan, Alan, 1:104	Guards, 2:918 919	Health care reform, 2:831, 832, 833,
Greenwashing, 1:304, 631, 632, 633	Guide dogs, 1:58	862 863, 974
Greiner, L., 2:944	Gulf of Mexico oil spill, 2010, 1:519	See also Patient Protection and
Greyston Bakery, 1:96	Gutierrez, Luis V., 1:49	Affordable Care Act (2010)

Health Information Technology for High school business education. Horizontal diversification, 1:409 Economic and Clinical Health 1:147 148, 2:870 Horizontal marketing, 2:1308 (HITECH) (2009), 1:470 High speed Internet Hospitals Health insurance, 1:165 166, 266, advertising possibilities, 1:36 mandatory overtime, 2:952 641 645 rural expansion, 2:1094 nonprofit and tax exempt status, age discrimination and eligibility, 2:885, 887, 892, 894 High tech business, 1:648 650, 2:927 1:43, 46 See also Small Business Innovation Hostile takeovers. See Leveraged buy assumptions, 1:77 Research program (SBIR); Small outs; Mergers and acquisitions COBRA, 1:166, 266 268, 470 Business Technology Transfer Hostility. See Workplace anger economies of scale, 1:427, 641, (STTR) Program Hoteling, 1:657 658 694 695, 2:861 862, 868 "Highly compensated" employees Hotels, 1:183 employee assistance plan bundles, FSA contribution rules, 1:591 Hotmail, 2:1310 1:443 nonqualified deferred compensation employee benefits packages, Hourly wages. See Minimum wage; plans, 2:895 897, 1074 1:445 446, 559, 591 592, Overtime retirement contribution rules, 593 595, 647 648, 694 Hours of business, 1:156 157 1.607 608 employee cost sharing, 1:312, 446, Small Business Job Protection Act House mailing lists, 2:806 591, 648 and, 2:1156 Household budgets. See Personal sav self employed, 1:641, 643 644, Highly leveraged transactions, 2:779 ings rates 646, 2:861 862 Hippocratic Oath, 1:235 Household debt, 2:763 smokers, 2:1165 Hiring. See Employee hiring Housing and Community system reform, 1:643 644, 647, Development Act (1987), 1:503 Hispanic businesses, 2:846 2:831, 832, 833, 862 863, 974 tax deductions and affordability, See also Minority owned businesses Housing Assistance Tax Act (2008), 1:641, 644, 2:1241, 1244 Hispanic customers, 1:352 See also Employee benefits; Fee for Housing cooperatives, 1:290 Historically Underutilized Business service health care; Health main Housing crisis (2008). See Subprime Zones, 1:251 252 tenance organizations (HMOs); HIV and AIDS. See AIDS in the mortgage crisis Health savings accounts (HSAs); workplace Housing starts reports, 1:422 Managed care plans; Medical Holding companies, banks, 1:105 Howe, Geoffrey, 1:503 savings accounts (MSAs); Holidays, 1:445, 2:1113, 1114 HRM. See Human resource Medicare; Preferred Provider management Home automation systems, 1:91 92 Organizations (PPOs) Home based businesses, 1:650, HTML, 2:1319 1320, 1322 Health Insurance Portability and 653 657 **HUBZone Empowerment Contracting** Accountability Act (HIPAA) (1996), career/family balance, 1:208 209, Program, 1:658 659, 2:1148 1:470, 2:974, 994 653, 655 HUBZones, 1:251 252, 658 659, Health issues. See AIDS in the work zoning issues, 1:650, 651, 2:1146 1147, 1148 place; Family and Medical Leave Act 2:1349 1350 Hudson Bay Company, 1:621 (1993); Health insurance; Sick days, See also Home offices; Self policies; Workplace safety Human behavior, theories, 2:933 934, employment 937 Health maintenance organizations Home insurance, 1:653 (HMOs), 1:165 166, 641, 642, 643, Human capital Home offices, 1:650 653, 655, 645 647 knowledge management, 656 657, 2:1239 2:755 756 Health promotion programs, 1:435, career/family balance, 1:208 209, management experience, 1:155, 643, 647 648 653, 655 2:791,877 Health savings accounts (HSAs), 1:643, renovations, 2:1061 1062 Human resource management, tax deductions, 1:613, 650 651, 1:659 663 Health surveys, 1:378, 598, 647 648 656 657, 738, 2:1120, 1201, challenges, organizational growth, Healthcare reform, 1:643 644, 647, 1239 1240 2:942 943 2:831, 832, 833, 862 863, 974 See also Home based businesses; employee career development, Hearing care coverage, 2:833 Self employment 2:1274, 1279 1280 Hedging, currencies, 1:703 Home sales nonprofit organizations and, Hedging, pricing, 1:545 capital gains tax, 1:204 2:888 890 Henderson, Frederick, 1:102 incentive programs, 2:1223 organizational development vs., Hewlett Packard, 2:1157 Honda, robotics, 2:1087 2:938 Hicks, Douglas T., 1:16 Hootsuite, 2:1174 See also Human resource policies; Hierarchies. See Organizational charts; Horizontal acquisition/integration, Human resources management Organizational hierarchies 1:637, 638, 2:840 and the law

Human resource policies, 1:663 665, 2:1333	Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS), 1:49	articles of incorporation, 1:71 72, 676
background checks, 1:96 97 best practices, 1:116	Immigration Reform and Control Act (1986), 1:452, 497	C corporations, 1:197 200 name registration, 1:172
seniority, 2:1125 1126 sexual harassment, 2:1132 1133	Imonggo (point of sale software), 2:973	nonprofits, 2:886 processes, 1:675 676
smoking, 2:1165 1166	Implied contracts, 1:285, 486	Incremental costs, 1:316
violence, 2:1333, 1340 1341	Implied warranties, 2:1317, 1318	Incubation. See Business incubators
See also Codes of ethics; Employee manuals	Imports	Independent audits. <i>See</i> Audits, external
Human resources management and the law, 1:665 667	fluctuations, business cycles, 1:146 globalization effects, 1:623, 625 international labeling, 2:957	Independent contractors, 1:613 615, 2:1119 1120, 1213 1215
Humanitarian values. See Social entre	safety regulations, 1:283, 2:1001	contracts, 1:286, 615
preneurship; Socially responsible	Improvisation, 1:128	copyright, 1:293
investing Hurricane Katrina, 2005, 1:333	Imputed costs, 1:316	manufacturers' agents, 2:814 816, 970 971
Hybrid accounting methods, 1:7, 9, 10 11, 125	In game advertising, 1:36, 2:1310, 1314	See also Self employment; Subcontracting
Hybrid non /for profit organizations, 2:887	In house training, 1:149, 2:1271 Inbound marketing, 1:190, 2:1253	Independent laboratory testing, 2:1258 1259, 1285
Hybrid stock. See Preferred stock	Incentive pay	Independent retail stores, 2:1071
HypertextMarkup Language (HTML), 2:1319 1320, 1322	cross functional teams, 1:345 workplace safety, 2:1338 1339	Indexes Consumer Price Index (CPI), 1:216 280 281, 2:983
т	Income discretionary, 1:403 404	economic, 1:419, 420, 421 424,
I	reporting, financial statements,	2:869
I 9 forms, 1:451 452, 466, 467 IBM	1:6 7, 574, 581 582, 583, 669 672, 2:878 879	patent classification, 1:724 productivity, 2:1007
employee task forces, 2:1043	taxable, and accounting methods,	return on assets, U.S. economy,
intellectual property, 1:697, 2:883	1:9 11, 125	2:1076
intranet offerings, 1:720 licensing and royalties, 2:1088	Income annuities, 1:68, 403 404	social responsibility, 2:1189 stocks, 1:420, 422, 2:850, 1083,
profits, 1:578	Income elasticity of demand, 1:433 Income gaps	1189
Icahn, Carl, 1:690	gender, 1:448, 618, 2:963, 1327	Web sites, 2:1112, 1113
Icons, image licensing, 2:783 784, 785	racial, 1:449, 619, 2:1042, 1043 1044	India Barefoot College, 2:1168 outsourcing, 2:949
Identification technologies. <i>See</i> Bar coding; Inventory control systems;	Income statements, 1:574, 581, 582,	Indirect costs, 1:315
Radio frequency identification	669 672, 2:950 cash flow statement similarities,	Indirect exporting, 1:541
(RFID)	1:212, 213, 669	Indirect method, cash flow statement,
Identity theft, 1:708 credit affected, 1:325, 332	net income, 2:878 879 pro forma statements, 2:991, 992	1:213 Individual disability insurance, 1:165,
credit card use, 1:325, 706	valuation method, 2:1123, 1295,	168, 392, 393
Iftiniuk, Alan, 2:894	1296	Individual retirement accounts (IRAs)
Illegal aliens, 1:48, 49	Income tax	1:68, 69, 606, 677 679 , 2:968 provisions, 1:678 679
Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act	forms, 1:451 452, 466 467, 568 569, 592, 651, 2:965, 1248 1249	rollovers, 1:607, 677, 678, 2:974, 1140
(1996), 1:48, 49 Illustration in advertising, 1:33	history, 1:533	Roths, 1:678 679, 2:1140
Image. See Corporate image	withholding, 2:1249 1250	SIMPLE, 1:678, 2:968, 1140, 1150
Image licensing, 2:783 784, 785	See also Payroll taxes; Tax deducti ble business expenses; Tax	Individually Validated Export License 2:1278
Immediate annuities, 1:68	reporting; Tax returns; Tax with	Industrial Development Revenue
Immigrant visas, 1:48	holding; Worker classification	Bonds (IDRBs), 1:124
Immigrants, population makeup, 2:850 851	Incorporation, 1:672 677 accounting services, 1:8	Industrial espionage, 2:1022, 1266 Industrial Production and Capacity
Immigration Act (1990), 1:48 49	advantages, 2:1095, 1192	Utilization Report, 1:423

Industrial recycling. See Recycling	data encryption, 1:357 358, 707,	occupational safety and health and
Industrial robotics. See Robotics	709	1:680, 681, 2:910, 1336 1337,
Industrial safety, 1:679 682,	databases, 1:362	1339
2:1336 1337	disaster planning, 1:335, 397	product safety, 2:1000, 1001
Industrial sales, 2:1100, 1101, 1106	employee information theft,	productivity losses, 1:1
Industry analysis, 1:682 685	1:257 258, 489, 2:916,	substance abuse related, 2:1215 1216
franchises, 1:611	919 920, 1266 1267	
market share and concentration,	employee Internet usage, 1:453, 454	violence related, 2:1336, 1340 workers' compensation, 1:392, 680
2:819, 824	phishing, 1:256 257, 714	2:1328 1330
Profit Impact of Market Strategies	proprietary information, 1:257,	See also Deaths on the job
(PIMS), 2:1009 1010	708, 2:919, 920, 1021, 1022, 1266 1267	Innovation, 1:693 694
small business growth trends,	résumés, 2:1070	budgeting as dampener, 1:138, 177
2:1161 1162	risk management, 2:1083	business planning as dampener,
See also Competitive analysis	See also Internet security	1:176 177
Industry classification and coding,	•	employee motivation and, 1:458
1:218, 252, 2:904 907, 1010, 1127,	Information sources. <i>See</i> Business information sources	entrepreneurship considerations,
1144	Information systems audits, 1:85	1:509 510, 693
See also Service businesses; Small business dominated industries		green production methods,
	Information Technology Effectiveness	1:634 635
Industry Classification Benchmark	Index, 1:115	intrapreneurship, 1:722 723
(ICB), 2:907	Information technology (IT)	learning organization ideals, 2:768
Industry clusters. See Clusters	application service providers, 1:70 71, 2:1048	770
Industry consortia, 2:1149 1150	audits, 1:85	social entrepreneurship, 2:1167, 1168
Industry journals, 1:189	as automation, 1:89	sustainable business practices,
Industry life cycle, 1:685 687, 2:949	construction applications, 1:270	2:1225, 1227
Industry specialists, B2B sales, 1:188	consultants, 1:274, 278	technology, and business cycles,
Industry to industry. See "Business to	control levels, 1:253	1:144 145, 685 686
business"; Business to business	due diligence, 1:416	technology, and diffusion,
marketing	e mail managers, 2:1048	2:1251 1252
Inflation	management aid, 2:1197	See also High tech business;
credit risk, 1:322	management information systems,	Research and development
currency exchange and, 1:703	2:809 810	(R&D); Small Business
historical levels and trending,	outsourcing, 2:949	Innovation Research program
1:419 420, 700	as profit center, 2:1008 1009	(SBIR); Small Business
management, 1:104, 135	security roles, 2:919	Technology Transfer (STTR) Program; Technological
measurement, 1:280 281	utilization ideals, 1:649	innovations
retirement savings and, 2:1072 stock defenses, 2:1205	Informative labeling, 2:956 957	Inserts, marketing, 1:387, 388
	Infrastructure development	Inside sales, 2:970, 1254
Infomediary business model, 1:170	empowerment zones, 1:502, 503	
Infomercials, 1:28 30, 388	504/CDC loan program, 2:1147,	Insider trading laws, 1:691, 736, 2:1109, 1110
Informal vs. formal organizations,	1290 1291	Inspection certificates, 2:1279
2:935	privatization, 2:988 989	-
Information brokers, 1:688 689,	"Inherently dangerous" products,	Inspections environmental audits, 1:512, 517
2:806 807	2:1000	OSHA/workplace safety, 2:910,
Information management, 1:162, 372	Inheritance. See Estate tax; Family lim	912, 1336, 1338
electronic data interchange,	ited partnerships; Succession	production quality theories, 2:1036
1:436 437	Initial public offerings (IPOs),	1038, 1039
organizational structure and, 2:946 See also Knowledge management	1:689 693, 735, 2:989, 1117	Installment loans. See Term loans
	DPO differences, 1:389 390,	Installment plans, purchases, 1:331,
Information security	2:1052 1053	2:763 764, 983
automated storage/retrieval systems, 1:88	privately placed securities vs., 2:986	Installment sales (selling a business),
computer viruses, 1:255 256, 257,	Initiative 424 (Nebraska, 2008), 1:39	2:1124
258, 708, 709, 710, 713, 714	Injuries	Instant messaging, 1:242, 2:1175
concerns, service providers, 1:71,	ergonomics, 1:531, 652, 681	Institute for a Competitive Workforce
2:1048	minors, 1:498 499	2:1287

Institute for Supply Management (ISM), 1:422	Intelligence, business. <i>See</i> Business information sources; Competitive	Internal projects, 2:1018 Internal Revenue Code
Institute of Business Ethics (IBE),	analysis	benefit plans, 1:591, 593, 594
1:236	Intelligence, collective, 1:349	corporations, 1:197
Institute of Internal Auditors (IIA), 1:82, 83	Intelligence tests, 1:477 Interactive advertising and marketing,	employee categories, 1:614 nonprofit organizations, 2:885, 892,
Institute of Management Accountants, 1:6	1:18, 19, 23, 31 32, 38, 2:1236, 1322	894 partnerships, 2:958
	brand building, 1:130 131, 132,	retirement plans, 1:606
Institutional discrimination, 1:40	300, 2:826	tax deductions, 2:1239, 1241
Institutional generalists, B2B sales, 1:188	business to business and business to consumer, 1:189, 191	Internal Revenue Service (IRS), 1:701 702
Instituto Nacional de Estadística,	cooperative, 1:287	accounting methods oversight, 1:9,
Geografía e Informática (INEGI), 2:904, 906	coupons, 1:318	10 11
Instructional systems design, 2:1271	measurement, 1:25	audits, 1:702, 737 738
Insurance, business. See Business insurance	regulations, 1:26, 228 230, 567 social customer relationship man	benefit and retirement plan guidelines, 1:470, 591, 592, 593,
	agement, 1:351	594, 606, 608, 2:895, 1012,
Insurance, cyber, 1:259	social media communication tools,	1013
Insurance, health. See Health insurance	2:1174 1177, 1179, 1180 1182	charitable giving guidelines, 1:223,
Insurance, liability. See Business insur	video campaigns, 1:37, 130, 2:881, 1175, 1176, 1310 1311	730
ance; Liability, legal Insurance, personal		COBRA guidelines revisions, 1:267
bonding, 1:74	Intercompany transfers, 1:721	corporation valuation guidelines, 1:231
disability, 1:165, 168, 392, 393	Intercompany transfers, intellectual property, 2:1090	cost sharing arrangements, 1:312
home offices, 1:653	Intercultural communication. See	employees vs. independent contrac
life, 1:68, 165, 231, 2:786 788, 854	Cross cultural/international	tor issues, 1:614, 615, 2:816,
self insuring, 1:165, 167, 642, 643	communication	1120, 1214
Insurance agents, 1:166 167	Interest arbitration, 1:52	employment records/forms, 1:452,
Insurance certificates, 2:1279	Interest coverage ratio, 1:580	466 467, 491, 613, 614 615
Insurance management, 2:1082	Interest payments, 2:796	estate taxes, 1:534, 556, 557
Insurance pooling, 1:694 696 , 2:1329	accounts payable debts, 1:12	FICA and payroll taxes, 1:568 569, 2:965 966, 1120, 1121,
Intangible assets, 1:61, 74, 98, 626,	credit card debt, 1:328	1248 1249
696, 2:1089, 1090	Interest rate spread, 1:423, 699	highly compensated employees,
Intel, 1:648, 2:947, 1289	Interest rates, 1:698 701	2:895
Intellectual capital, 2:755 757	credit cards, 1:328	intellectual property definitions,
Intellectual property, 1:696 698	loans, 1:63 64, 104, 135, 320, 322,	2:1090
as asset, 1:74, 84, 86, 97, 2:1089,	572, 698 699, 700 701, 2:796, 1289 1290, 1291	IRAs oversight, 1:678, 2:1140
1090	mezzanine financing, 2:842, 843	life insurance deductions, 2:854,
copyright, 1:291 296,	refinancing, 2:1051	855 LLC, FLP, C and S corporation
2:1090 1091 infringement and seizures, 1:132,	term structure, 1:700, 2:796	oversight, 1:197, 199 200, 556,
453, 454, 697, 724, 2:1091,	Intergenerational care, 1:226, 435	673, 2:788 789, 958, 1245
1131, 1268	Intergroup interventions, 2:940	Market Segment Specialization
joint ventures, 2:750, 751	Interim financial statements,	Program, 1:738
licensing, 2:785 786, 1009, 1088,	1:582 583	nonprofit organizations and, 2:885,
1089 1090	Interior design. See Facility layout and	891 894
NAFTA coverage, 2:902	design; Renovation	per diem rates, 2:969 record retention rules, 2:1046, 1047
scientific research and patents, laws, 1:111 114, 724, 727,	Intermediate term loans, 2:796, 797	S corporations regulations, 1:675,
2:963 964, 1065	Intermediation, 1:322	2:1095 1096, 1097
theft and security, 1:489, 2:916,	Internal audits. See Audits, internal	self employment guidelines, 1:613,
919 920, 1083 trademarks and service marks,	Internal business information, 1:160, 161, 162, 2:1123	614 615, 650 651, 656 657, 2:1121, 1244
1:696, 2:1090, 1130 1131,	Internal controls, 1:83, 537, 573	stock reporting forms, 1:735 736,
1267 1270	See also Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002)	2:1095
See also Copyright; Inventions and	Internal growth strategies, 1:637, 638	tax collection totals, 1:701
patents; Licensing; Royalties	Internal networking, 2:881 882	tax returns and forms, 2:1248 1251

VOLUME 1: 1-742; VOLUME 2: 743-1350

Internal Revenue Service (IRS), International trade agreements. risk management, 2:1083 1:440 441, 624 625, 2:901 904, surveys and damage quantification, continued trust fund recovery penalties, 1099, 1237 1238 1:257, 708, 709 710, 713 2:965 966 International Trade Loan Program viruses, 1:255 256, 257, 258, 708, See also Payroll taxes; Tax deducti (SBA), 2:1147 1148, 1290 709, 710, 713 714 ble business expenses; Tax vulnerabilities and threats, Internet reporting; Tax returns 1:709 710, 712 715 business information sources, Internal stakeholders, 2:1198 See also Antivirus programs; 1:161 162 Computer crimes; Information copyright issues, 1:294 295, 2:1091 International borders, trade, 2:902 disruption of service, 1:166 security; Spam International Chamber of Commerce. history, 1:30, 253 Internet service providers (ISPs), 1:705, See Chambers of commerce user statistics, 1:30, 2:819, 1094 711 712, 2:1193 International communication, virtual private networks, 2:1311, Internet surveys 1:338 341 1312 online focus groups, 1:603 International exchange rates, voice over Internet protocol (VoIP), questionnaires, 2:817 818, 1:703 704 1:653 819 820 International Facility Management See also Electronic commerce; Web polls, 2:1172 1173 Association (IFMA), 1:549 Networks, data/computers; Social International financial reporting stan Internet Systems Consortium (ISC), networking and social media 1:708 dards (IFRS), 1:6 Internet advertising. See Interactive International freight forwarders, Internet threats, 1:712 715 advertising and marketing 2:1279 Internet usage, employees, 1:453 455, Internet business. See Electronic com International labels, 2:957, 1278 merce; Web sites International Licensing Industry Internships, 1:147, 715 718, 2:1273 Internet business incubators, 1:159, 160 Merchandisers' Association (LIMA), Interpersonal communication, 1:241, Internet contracts, 1:286 287 2:783, 784 341, 718 720, 2:899 901 Internet Corporation for Assigned International Monetary Fund (IMF), See also Oral communication; Names and Numbers (ICANN). 1:623 Written communication 1:295, 705 International Monetary Systems barter Interpersonal interventions, 2:939 Internet country codes, 1:704 705 network, 1:110 Interruption of business, 1:166, Internet domain names, 1:71, 132, International Organization for 167 169 172, 173, 290, 295, 704, 706, Standardization (ISO), 1:738 739, Interstate commerce regulation, 1:282, 2:1227 1228 Internet gambling, 1:454 corporate social responsibility stan Interventions, organizational develop Internet payment systems, 1:13, 14, 99, dards, 1:303 ment, 2:939 940 706 708, 2:1275 ISO 9000, 1:738 742, 2:1039 Electronic bill presentment and pay Interview questions, 1:496 497 specific ISO 14000 series standards, ment (EBPP), 1:364 365, 438 Interviews. See Employment interviews; 1:518, 519 520, 634, taxes, 1:702, 2:965 Investigations, sexual harassment 2:1227 1228 Internet scams, 1:118, 256 257 accusations International Organization of Internet searches Intrabrand, 1:131 Consumers Unions, 1:279 background checks, 1:96 97 International patent processes, 1:727 Intranets, 1:243, 263, 720 722, customers', 1:354 2:1173 International Qualifications Appraisal keyword searches, 1:19, 23, 2:827, Board (IQAB), 1:220 Intrapreneurship, 1:722 723 1046 International Reciprocal Trade Introduction stage, life cycles, patents, 1:725 Association (IRTA), 1:110 1:685 686, 2:1002 1003 reciprocal marketing, 2:1046 International sales contracts, 2:1099 Introductory pricing, 2:802 search engine optimization, 1:23, International Standard Industrial Introversion, 2:857 31 32, 38, 190, 2:1112, 1113 Classification System, 2:907 target marketing and self segmenta Inventions and patents, 1:723 727 International standards. See tion, 2:823, 827 intellectual property, 1:696 698, International Organization for usage accounts, 1:300 2:785 786, 963 964, 1065, Standardization (ISO); International See also Search engines 1089 1090 Standard Industrial Classification invention and product develop Internet security, 1:708 711 System; specific ISO standards developments and advances, 1:707 ment, 2:996 997, 1068 International trade. See Global business firewalls, 1:358, 586 588, 709, 710, invention phase of innovation, International Trade Administration 1:693 payment systems, 1:325, 364, 706, licensing, 2:784, 785 786, 1088, (ITA), 1:440, 622, 2:845, 1288 1289 1089, 1090

Patent and Trademark Office pro	Investment clubs, 1:529, 2:1304 1305	ISO 14000 standards, 1:518, 519 520
tections, 2:963 964, 1091	Investment Company Act (1940),	634, 2:1227 1228
patent filing, 1:724 725, 2:964	2:1117	ISO 14001 standards, 1:520, 634
patent search and application,	Investments	ISO 14020 standards, 1:634
1:697, 725 727, 2:964	annuities, 1:67 70	ISO 14040 standards, 1:634
patent term length, 1:726-727, 2:1089	assets, 1:74, 75 76	ISO 19011 standards, 1:634
scientific research outcomes, laws,	costs and fees, 1:69	
1:111 114	financial planning direction, 1:576	ISO 26000 standards, 2:1228
service marks, 2:1130 1131	IRA funds, 1:677, 679	ISO 27001 standards, 2:1048
trademark registration, 1:132, 173,	Keogh plan funds, 2:753	Isolation, home offices, 1:652, 654,
566	life insurance funds, 2:787 money market instruments,	655, 2:1120
See also Prototypes; Trademarks	2:849 850	ISPs. See Internet service providers
Inventory, 1:727 730	mutual funds, 1:576, 2:787,	(ISPs)
assets, 1:75, 238, 729 730,	1084 1085	Israeli culture, 1:341
2:991 992, 1243	profit sharing choices, 2:1012	IT. See Information technology (IT)
costing/valuation, 1:315, 316,	property, as capital assets, 1:204	
2:1243	return on investment ratio (ROI),	J
franchises, 1:609 610	1:578, 579, 669, 2:1076 1077	Janitorial services, 1:549, 550
hazardous materials, right to know	risk and return, 2:1084 1085	Japanese culture
laws, 2:1080 job shops, 2:749	socially responsible investing,	reputation importance, 1:340
layaway considerations, 2:764	2:1186 1190	seniority systems, 2:1126
planning and strategy, 1:507,	spending, volatility, 1:144	Japanese quality and improvement
728 729, 2:829 830,	See also Bonds; Equity financing;	systems
1032 1033, 1039, 1102, 1103,	Small Business Investment	kaizen and continuous improve
1208	Companies (SBICs); Stocks	ment, 1:114, 2:771, 772, 1019,
supplier relations, 2:1222	Investor presentations, 1:733 735, 740, 2:979, 1178, 1303	1208
theft, 1:489		quality control/management, 2:811
turnover rates and ratios, 1:76, 98,	Investor relations and reporting, 1:692,	1035 1036, 1037, 1038, 1039,
580, 729	735 737, 2:987, 1029, 1115 1116, 1117	1263 1264, 1265 total preventive maintenance,
variations, business cycles, 1:145	Investors. See Investor presentations;	2:1262
See also Inventory control systems;	Investor relations and reporting;	Japanese Union of Scientists and
Inventory management; Just in time processes	Stockholders	Engineers (JUSE), 2:1038, 1264
Inventory control systems, 1:731 733,	Invitation for bid (IFB), 1:628, 629	Japanese yen, 1:703, 704
2:1325	See also Competitive bids	Java, 1:255, 2:1320, 1321
automated identification,	Invoices	JavaScript language, 1:255, 2:1320,
1:106 108, 731	exporting, 2:1278	1321
automated storage/retrieval,	sales contract use, 2:1099	
1:87 89, 731	security, 2:920	Jaycees, 1:222 Job applications. <i>See</i> Employment
automation, general, 1:89, 731 732	See also Electronic bill presentment	applications
Inventory management, 2:1284	and payment (EBPP)	Job costing, 1:316
checklist, 1:728 729	IP. See Intellectual property	Job creation
company growth, 1:728	IP addresses, 2:1312 1313	American Recovery and
economic order quantity/continu	iPods, 1:116, 510, 2:1025 1026	Reinvestment Act (2009), 1:53,
ous review, 1:424 426, 728	See also MP3 players	54, 55
just in time control, 1:73, 728, 2:1032 1033, 1039	IPOs. See Initial public offerings (IPOs)	community development
material requirements planning,	IQ tests, 1:477	corporations, 1:244
2:829 830	IRAs. See Individual retirement	empowerment zones, 1:502, 503
periodic review, 1:728	accounts (IRAs)	small business, 2:1145
return on assets evaluations, 2:1076	IRS audits, 1:702, 737 738, 2:1047	Job descriptions, 2:743 746
wholesalers' use, 2:1325	IRS Restructuring and Reform Act	critical skills, 1:495 496
Investigations, sexual harassment accu	(1998), 1:738	hiring process, 1:450
sations, 2:1133 1134	ISO 9000 standards, 1:738 742,	HR analysis/duties, 1:660
Investment Advisers Act (1940),	2:1039	Job elimination. <i>See</i> Downsizing;
2:1117	ISO 9001, 9001, 9003, 9004 standards,	Employee termination;
Investment bankers 1:105 323	1.738 739 740 741	Offshoring

Job hunting, 1:210	K	international exports, 2:957, 1277,
Internet sites/services, 1:451, 493,	Kahn, State Oil Co. v. (1997), 2:828	1278
717, 2:1069 1070, 1179	Kaizen, 1:114, 2:771, 1019, 1208	legal requirements, 2:956–957,
internships, 1:716	Kaplan, Elizabeth, 1:3	1106
job descriptions usage, 2:743 post termination, 1:487	•	private, 2:984 985
résumés, 2:1068 1070	Kaplan, Robert S., 1:15, 16 17	workplace safety regulations,
Job offers, 1:451	Kappos, Bilski v. (2009), 1:697 698	2:1079, 1080, 1081, 1082
Job orientation, 1:451 452, 466 467,	Karakaya, Fahri, 1:108, 109	See also Packaging
490, 2:1271	Keep America Beautiful (KAB),	Labor Conditions Applications, 1:491
Job rotation, 2:1273	2:1049	Labor law, 1:52, 270 272, 666,
Job satisfaction	Kennedy, Edward, 1:49	2:761 762, 871, 951
corporate culture and, 1:469, 548	Kennedy, John F., 1:39, 524	See also Child labor laws
facility layout and, 1:548 flexible work arrangements, 1:347, 2:747	Kentucky Retirement Systems v. EEOC (2008), 1:43	Labor Management Relations Act (LMRA) (1947), 1:52, 666, 2:761
nonprofit organizations, 2:888 study, and organizational behavior,	Keogh plans, 1:470, 2:753 754 , 967, 1072 1073	Labor Management Reporting and Disclosure Act (LMRDA) (1959),
2:937	Key personnel	1:666, 2:761 762
wellness programs, 1:647	loss, and insurance plans, 1:165,	Labor productivity, 2:1006, 1007
Job security	168, 231 232, 333, 562, 2:788,	See also Productivity
contingent workforce, 1:283 284	854	Labor surplus areas, 2:759 760
cross training, 1:346 347	partnerships, 2:959, 961	Labor unions
Family and Medical Leave Act,	retention methods, 2:895, 1074	Age Discrimination in Employment
1:559 seniority, 2:1125, 1126	succession plans, 2:1217 1219	Act (ADEA) coverage, 1:45
	Keys, 2:917	business communications, 1:241
Job sharing, 1:157, 228, 596, 2:746 748, 1126	Keystroke tracking, 1:258, 489	contracts, and grievance procedures,
Job shops, 2:748 749	Keyword searches, 1:19, 23, 2:827,	1:635 636
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1046	elections, 2:762, 871 872
Jobless Claims Report, 1:422 Jobs, Steve, 2:997, 1068	See also Internet searches; Search	labor management committees vs., 2:1036
John Deere, 1:307 308	engine optimization	Landrum Griffin Act (1959),
	Kiely, David, 1:453	1:666, 2:761 762
Johnson, Lyndon B., 1:40 Joint application development process	Kimel v. Florida Board of Regents	membership, 1:480, 662,
(JAD), 1:74	(2000), 1:44	2:760 761, 871, 1126
Joint ventures, 2:749 751	Kinship ties, 1:340	NAFTA opposition, 2:901 902,
co branding, 2:947 948	Kleenex Corporation, 1:428	903
as growth strategy, 1:638,	Knolls Atomic Power Laboratory,	seniority issues, 2:1125, 1126
2:941 942	Meacham v. (2008), 1:44	strikes, 1:480 481, 2:760, 761
nontraditional business funding,	Know how licensing, 2:784	Wagner Act (1935), 1:475, 485,
2:898 899	Knowledge bases, 2:756	666, 2:761, 871, 1036
research and development, 2:1066	Knowledge economies, 2:755	working conditions and constructive
small and large businesses, 2:1157	Knowledge management, 2:754 757	discharge, 1:270 271
supplier partnering, 2:1032, 1033, 1039, 1220 1221	See also Information management	See also Labor unions and small business; National Labor
technology transfer, 1:111 114,	Koestler, Arthur, 1:127	Relations Board (NLRB);
649, 2:1160 1161	Kotler, Phillip, 1:33, 34	Unionization
See also Small business consortia	KSR International Co. v. Teleflex	Labor unions and small business,
Journal entries, bookkeeping, 1:125	(2007), 2:1065	2:760 763
Journalism coverage, 2:977 978, 978 980	Kuznets, Simon, 1:420	Laboratories. <i>See</i> Technology transfer, public private sector; Testing
Jung, Carl, 2:856 857	L	laboratories; Underwriters Laboratories (UL)
Junior chambers of commerce, 1:222	L. L. Bean, 1:116	Lagging economic indicators, 1:419,
Junk bonds, 1:124, 2:1085	Labeling	423 424
Juran, Joseph M., 2:1037, 1038, 1263, 1264	consumer safety regulation, 1:282,	Land transportation distribution, 2:971
Jury duty, 1:476	566, 2:1000, 1001	Landfills, 2:1049, 1050
Just in time processes, 1:73, 728,	do it yourself, 2:956 environmental claims and regula	Landrum Griffin Act (1959), 1:666,
2:1032 1033, 1039, 1208	tion, 1:632, 633, 634, 2:957	2:761 762

Language, cross cultural communica tion, 1:339, 2:852, 948 Lanham Trademark Act (1946), 1:132,	product development, 2:998 social entrepreneurship, 2:1168 1169	reporting, financial statements, 1:7, 97, 98, 574, 581 582, 583 See also Debt to equity ratio
566, 2:1131	succession plans, 2:1217 1219	* *
LANs. See Local area networks (LANs) Large business vs. small business, 2:1145, 1157 1159	Leadership for the Employment of Americans with Disabilities (LEAD) (EEOC), 1:525	Liability, legal, 1:164 165, 2:776 business sales outcomes, 1:194, 2:1122, 1123
Last in, first out inventory accounting, 1:729 730, 2:992, 1243	Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED),	corporations/incorporation, 1:197, 200, 673 674, 676, 677, 2:1095
Latino businesses, 2:846 See also Minority owned businesses	1:551 Leading economic indicators, 1:419,	1284 due diligence supplementation,
Latino customers, 1:352	421 422	1:417
Lavelle, Adam, 1:130 131 Law of demand, 2:1223	Lean manufacturing, 2:1039, 1265	employee Internet activity, 1:453,
Lawry's, 1:620	Learning curves, 2:767 768	454, 455, 2:1083
Lawsuits, 1:455	Learning organizations, 2:768 772	employment practices liability insurance, 1:501 502
age discrimination, 1:43 44, 45	Lease or buy decisions, 1:92 93,	environmental contamination,
AIDS discrimination, 1:47	2:774, 1142 1143	1:512, 517, 519, 520
avoidance, alternative dispute reso	Leasehold improvements, 2:774	family limited partnerships, 1:556,
lution, 1:51, 52	Leasing automobiles, 1:92 94, 2:1200	2:958
avoidance, employment screening, 1:477	Leasing of equipment, 1:526 528	limited liability companies, 2:788,
avoidance, human resource policies,	Leasing property, 2 :77 2 77 6 , 1056, 1141, 1142 1143	1245
1:664	Leave policies. See Family and Medical	nonprofits, 2:885 886
avoidance, LLCs, 1:97 buying a business, 1:194, 2:1122	Leave Act (1993); Maternity leave	partnerships, 1:197, 200, 672, 2:788, 957, 958, 959, 960
employee designations, 1:248	policies; Personal days, policies; Sick	performance appraisals, 1:460, 462
employee references, 1:465	days, policies	product, 2:1000 1002
employment practices liability	Lectures, 2:1272	résumés and references, 1:465,
insurance, 1:501 502	Ledbetter v. Goodyear Tire & Rubber Co.	2:1069, 1342
franchises, 1:567, 611	(2007), 2:1042	risk management, 2:1082 1084
joint venture scenarios, 2:750	Legal liability. See Liability, legal	sexual harassment cases, 1:270 271
product liability, 2:1000 1001 race discrimination, 2:1042, 1043	Legal recordkeeping, 2:1046 1047	272, 2:915, 1083, 1132 1133
research and patents, 1:113	Legal reform organizations, 2:1163, 1164, 1287	sole proprietorships, 1:197, 200, 672, 2:1191, 1192
sexual harassment, 1:270 272, 2:1132	Legal services, 2:776 777 free forms, 1:286	workplace anger and violence, 2:1331, 1332, 1339
smoke free environments,	inventions, 2:784	workplace safety and health, 2:910,
2:1165 1166	Keogh plans, 2:754	1336, 1337, 1338, 1339
See also Legal reform organizations; Small claims court; Supreme	limited liability companies, 2:788,	zoning ordinances, 2:1350
Court cases	790, 791	Liability, product, 1:164, 2:1000 1002
Layaway, 1:331, 2:763 764, 983	marketing assistance, 2:827	Liability insurance. See Business insur
Layoffs, 1:209 210, 487, 2:765 767	partnerships, 2:961 Small Business Legal Center, 2:869	ance; Liability, legal
avoidance, 2:766	workplace policies, 2:1166	Libel and slander, 1:97
industry declines, 1:687	Lehman Brothers, 1:102, 322 323, 690	Library of Congress, 1:291, 292, 293,
liquidations, 2:792	Letters of credit, 1:543	294, 295
manufacturing jobs, 2:903	Letters of intent, 2:777 779	Licenses, exporting, 2:1278
public relations, 2:1029	Letters to shareholders, 1:65, 66	Licensing, 2:782 784 , 942, 1088 1090
reinstatement following, 1:467 seniority and, 2:1125, 1126	Leverage ratios. See Debt to equity	See also Copyright; Inventions and
See also Employee termination	ratio; Net worth	patents; Licensing agreements;
Layout and design. See Facility layout	Leveraged buyouts, 1:3, 202,	Trademarks
and design	2:779 781, 1124	Licensing agreements, 2:784 786,
Leader pricing, 2:801 802	Leveraged leases, 1:526	1089
Leadership	Liabilities, 2:781 782	See also Licensing
learning organizations and continu	accounts payable, 1:11 13, 98	Life and work. See Work life balance
ous learning, 2:771, 772 management by objectives, 2:812	amortization, 1:60, 61 net worth, 2:879 880	Life cycle management applications, 2:1172

Life cycles	Loan proposals, 1:202, 2:793 795 , 798	Macroviruses, 1:256
business, 1:143 144	assistance, minority owned busi	MACRS. See Modified Accelerated
green products, analysis, 1:631 632	nesses, 2:844 845, 1146, 1147	Cost Recovery System (MACRS)
industry and industry analysis,	SBA loans, 2:1292	Madison, James, 1:696
1:682 685, 685 687	Loan sizes, 1:321 322	Madoff, Bernard, 1:78, 150 151, 417
organizational, 2:943 945	Loan to value ratios, 1:238 239	576
product, 2:1002 1004	Loans, 2:795 799	Magazines
technology adoption, 2:1003, 1252,	See also Bonds; Debt financing;	business information, 1:161
1253	Disaster assistance loans; Equity	business models, 1:171
Life expectancy, 2:1072	financing; Loan proposals;	digital advertising, 1:25, 387
Life insurance, 1:68, 165, 231,	Mezzanine financing;	print advertising, 1:33, 34
2:786 788 , 854	Microloans; Personal loans; Small	Magnuson Moss Consumer Warranty
collateral, 1:238 239, 367, 2:898	business loans; Syndicated loans	Act (1975), 2:1317 1318
corporate owned, 2:895, 896	Local advertising, 1:287 288	
employee benefit plans, 1:446, 591,	Local area networks (LANs), 1:262,	Magnuson Moss Warranty Federal
2:968	2:799 801, 1325	Trade Commission Improvement
estate planning, 1:534 multiple employer trusts,	Local markets, 2:1071	Act (1975), 1:566 567
2:854 855	Local taxes, 2:965, 1096	Mail order business, 2:808 809
Lifestyles, 2:1025, 1026	Local television ads, 1:36	business to business, 1:185, 188,
Lifetime employment, 2:1126	Location. See Business location	2:809
* ·	Location clusters, 1:232, 233 234	business to consumer, 1:191,
Lightspeed (point of sale software), 2:973	Lockheed Corporation, 2:1036, 1038	2:808 809, 1071
Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act (2009),	Logic bombs (computer viruses),	history, 2:808
1:42, 43, 525, 2:1042, 1327	1:256, 708, 710	targeted mailing, 2:805
Limited liability companies (LLCs),	Logos, 1:300, 301 302 , 696, 2:1130	Mailing lists, 2:805 808
1:672 673, 2:788 791	Long distance telephone carriers,	e mail, 1:32, 352, 387, 2:805, 808
differences from partnerships,	2:1106, 1261, 1326	information brokers, 1:688, 2:806 807
2:957, 958	Long range planning. See Business	postal mail, 1:34 35, 386 387,
protective tax benefits, 1:97, 163,	planning	388, 2:805 807
673, 2:1192, 1245	Long term disability insurance, 1:392,	Mailrooms, 1:549, 550
Limited warranties, 2:1318	446	Maintenance. <i>See</i> Total preventive
Lines, in display design, 2:838	Long term financing, 1:701	maintenance
Lines of credit. See Revolving credit	Long term leasing, 1:526	"Make or buy" decisions, 1:192, 2:1065
Linked supply chains, 1:428 429	Long term liabilities, 2:782, 1077	Malcolm Baldrige National Quality
LinkedIn, 2:881, 1173, 1176, 1179,	Long term loans, 2:796, 797	Award, 1:116
1181, 1184	Longevity. See Seniority policies	Malls, 2:1142
Linux, 1:254, 2:1194	Loss leader pricing, 2:801 803	Malpractice insurance, 1:166
Liquid assets, 1:74 75, 76, 98, 574	Loss reduction, 2:1083	Malware, 1:713, 714 715,
management, 1:211, 214 216	Low Documentation Loan (LowDoc)	2:1193 1194
measurement, 1:211 212,	program (SBA), 2:1146, 1290, 1328	Managed care plans, 1:165 166, 641,
212 214, 215 216, 575,	Low Level Radioactive Waste Policy	642 643, 645 647
579 580 money market instruments,	Amendments Act (1985), 1:515	Management accounting, 1:5, 316,
2:849 850	Low profit limited liability companies	2:1300 1301
Liquidation and liquidation values,	(L3C), 2:803 804	See also Accounting
2:791 793, 880	Loyalty. See Customer loyalty;	Management advisory services, 1:220
bankruptcies, 1:100 101, 102, 155,	Employee retention	Management audits, 1:85
2:791, 792, 1296	Luxury goods, 1:433, 2:982	Management buyouts, 2:1124
valuation methods, 2:1295, 1296,	Lycos.com, 2:1112	Management by objectives, 2:810 812
1297		Management by walking around, 1:241
Listening skills, 1:719	M	Management fads, 2:1036, 1040
Litigation. See Lawsuits	Machinery, maintenance. See Total	Management information systems
Littering, 2:1049	preventive maintenance	(MIS), 2:809 810
Loan amortization, 1:61	Macintosh (Apple), 1:254	Management of automation, 1:91
Loan contracts, 2:1020	Macromarketing, 2:825	Management ratio. See Span of contro
	Č	

Management styles	Market makers, 1:404	mass/indirect, 1:378, 386, 2:821,
effectiveness traits, 1:384 385	Market penetration, 1:637, 693,	826, 1003, 1005
multicultural work forces, 2:851	2:966 967	new/unknown products, 1:686,
participative, 2:1265	Market questionnaires and behavior,	2:826
Management's Discussion and Analysis	1:25, 299, 378, 2:817 818, 820	reciprocal, 2:1045 1046, 1178
(MD&A), annual reports, 1:64, 66	consumer sentiment, 1:422 423,	sales promotion, 2:1107
Managers	2:1004 1005, 1006	theory, and product life cycle,
cost controls, 1:308, 309, 317	cross functional teams, usage, 1:344	2:1002 1004
employees, suggestions support,	focus groups/product research,	trade shows, 1:264
1:483, 484	1:600 603, 2:819	vertical systems, 2:1308 1309
project planning and execution,	Internet surveys, 2:817 818,	viral, 1:130, 2:1309 1311
1:270, 2:1014 1015,	819 820, 1172 1173	virtual worlds, 2:1314
1015 1016, 1016 1019	mystery shopping, 2:858	See also Advertising; Brand equity;
span of control, 2:1195 1197	personal attention, 1:383	Brands and brand names;
as stakeholders, 2:1198	Market research, 2:818 821,	Community relations; Corporate
training, 2:1274	1004 1006	sponsorship; Interactive advertis
venture capitalist evaluation,	departments, 1:18	ing and marketing; Market ques
2:1302 1303	focus groups, 1:600 603	tionnaires and behavior; Market
Managing organizational change,	mystery shopping, 2:858 859	research; Market segmentation;
2:812 814, 939	product development, 2:997	Strategy, generic; Target markets/
Mancuso, Anthony, 1:72	psychographics, 2:1025 1026	marketing
Mandatory overtime, 2:952	sales data, 2:1102	Marketing mix, 2:825 826, 1104,
Manufacturer brands, 1:131 132	segmentation, 2:822 823	1235
Manufacturers	social media analytics and intelli	See also Target markets/marketing
advertising and marketing,	gence, 2:1181	Marketing strategy. See Strategy;
1:287 288, 318	See also Target markets/marketing	Strategy, generic
direct business model, 1:170	Market Segment Specialization	Marketing strategy studies,
location, 2:1057, 1094, 1142	Program (IRS), 1:738	2:1009 1010
original equipment, 2:947 948	Market segmentation, 2:821 823,	Markup, 2:828 829
product liability, 2:1001 1002	1025 1026	Married couples, as business owners/
two tier distribution, 1:407, 408	customer reach, 1:311	associates, 1:560, 2:876, 877, 914
Manufacturers' agents, 2:814 817,	product positioning, 2:1004 1006	Marshall, Alfred, 1:232
970 971, 1324	research, 2:821, 822 823,	Marshall Plan, 1:535
Manufacturer's Suggested Retail Price	1005 1006	
(MSRP), 2:982	self segmentation, 2:823, 827	Marshall v. Barlow (1978), 2:910
Manufacturing	See also Target markets/marketing	Maslow, Abraham, 2:933
assembly line methods, 1:73 74	Market share, 2:823 824	Mass marketing, 1:378, 386, 2:821,
automation, 1:89 90	brand equity and, 1:129, 2:1003	826, 1003, 1005
business size classification, 2:1144,	growth strategies, gaining,	Massed advertising scheduling, 1:19, 23
1291	1:637 638	Master of Business Administration
flexible systems, 1:86, 90, 428, 547, 728	market research, 2:819, 824	degrees and programs (MBAs),
flow analysis, 1:89 90	Market share budgeting method, 1:22	1:147, 148, 276
job shop process, 2:748 749	Market valuation approach, 2:1295,	Matching charitable funds, 2:1334
labor cost per unit tracking, 1:423	1296	Material handling systems
"lean," 2:1039, 1265	Marketing, 1:187, 2:824 828	automated guided vehicles, 1:86 87
material requirements planning,	alternative channels, 1:638	automated storage and retrieval,
2:829 830, 996	annual reports as, 1:65, 67	1:87 89
minors as employees, 1:499	best practices, 1:116	facility layout, 1:547, 548, 732
operations management, 2:925 927	business to business, 1:187 190	physical distribution systems and,
product costing, 2:995 996	consultants, 1:277	2:972
purchasing, 2:1031 1033	direct, 1:386 389	Material management, 2:926
remanufacturing, 2:1059 1060		Material requirements planning
U.S. declines post NAFTA, 2:903	focus groups, 1:600 603 "green," 1:630 632	(MRP), 2:829 831 , 996
Mapping, networks, 1:587		Material safety data sheets, 2:911,
Marginal cost pricing method, 1:544	image licensing, 2:783 784, 785	1080, 1081
Markdowns. See Discount sales	inbound, 1:190, 2:1253	Maternity leave policies, 2:975 976
Market dumping, 2:1237	Internet, 1:228 230, 2:827 management, 2:825	Mathematical models, 2:1211
1714111CL QUIIIPIIIG, 4.14J/	111d11dgC111C11t, 2.02)	1,1441C11141C41 11104Cl3, 2,1211

Maturity stage, life cycles, 1:687, 2:945,	Merchant business model, 1:170	Military members
1003 1004	Merchant wholesalers, 2:1324	National Defense Authorization Act
Mayo, Elton, 2:1016	Mergers and acquisitions, 2:839 841	(2008), 1:558
McCain, John, 1:49	COBRA guidelines, 1:267	Uniformed Services Employment
McCain Kennedy Bill (2005), 1:49	consultants/selling a business,	and Reemployment Rights Act
McGregor, Douglas, 2:933 934	2:1124	(USERRA) (1994), 1:452, 666
Meacham v. Knolls Atomic Power	due diligence, 1:416 417	Mine Safety and Health
Laboratory (2008), 1:44	economies of scope, 1:428	Administration, 1:515
Media buying and scheduling,	goodwill considerations,	Mini bonds, 1:124
1:18 19, 23	1:626 627, 2:1075	Mini public offerings, 1:390
Media relations, PR, 1:336 337, 2:977 978	as growth strategy, 1:637, 638,	Minimum wage, 1:448, 449, 2:761, 843 844, 962
	2:840	legislation proposals, 1:222
Media training, 1:336, 2:1341	leveraged buyouts and privatization,	state rates, 1:448, 449, 2:844
Mediation, 1:52, 53, 524, 636, 2:1333 See also Alternative dispute resolu	1:202, 2:779 781, 989 990	Minority Business Development
tion (ADR)	partial, and pro forma statements,	Agency (MBDA), 2:844 845, 1289
Medicaid, 2:831 833	2:993	Minority Enterprise Small Business
American Recovery and	price/earnings ratio reasoning,	Investment Companies (MESBICs),
Reinvestment Act funding, 1:54	2:981	2:1147
eligibility, 1:644	See also Buying an existing business	Minority owned businesses,
Medical costs, calculations, 1:134	Merit pay, 1:461, 471, 472	2:845 847
Medical savings accounts (MSAs),	Message boards. See Web forums	affirmative action, 1:39, 41
1:593, 642	Message transmission and reception,	development agencies, 2:844 845,
Medicare, 2:831 833	1:240, 340 341, 718, 719, 2:899,	1148, 1289
costs, 2:833	1342	8a Program, 1:429 432, 2:1148
retirees, 1:43, 46	Methodology, Census, 1:217, 218	Minority Enterprise Small Business Investment Companies
supplemental insurance, 2:832, 833	Metropolitan area networks (MANs),	(MESBICs), 2:1147
tax contributions (FICA),	2:1326	set asides, 1:250, 251, 627, 2:847,
1:568 569, 613, 644, 2:832,	Metropolitan statistical area (MSA or	1148
965, 1120, 1121, 1244, 1248, 1249, 1251	metro), 2:841 842	Small Business Development Center
Medicare Prescription Drug	Mexico. See North American Free	program, 2:1151
Improvement and Modernization	Trade Agreement (NAFTA); North	statistics and groups, 2:845 846
Act (2003), 1:643	American Industry Classification	Minors. See Child labor laws;
Medigap health coverage, 2:832, 833	System (NAICS)	Employment of minors; Teenagers,
Meetings, 2:833 836	Mezzanine financing, 2:780, 842 843	employment
brainstorming techniques, 1:127,	Michigan, unemployment, 2:759	Mintzberg, Henry, 1:176, 177
128 129	Michigan Civil Rights Initiative, 1:39	Misconduct, termination for cause,
interpersonal communications,	Microblogs. See Blogs; Facebook; Social	1:485 486
1:718	networking and social media; Twitter	Mission statements, 2:847 849
limited liability companies, 2:790	Microbusinesses, 2:861	codes of ethics, and values, 1:236
oral communication skills, 2:930	Microloans, 2:797, 1167, 1168, 1171,	vs. job descriptions, 2:744
room reservations, 1:657–658	1290	values communication, 1:151
MEFTA Initiative (Middle East Free	Micromanagement, 1:373 374	Mixed costs, 1:315
Trade Area), 1:624 625	Micromarketing, 2:825	MLM. See Multilevel marketing
Membership lists, 2:806 Membership organizations. <i>See</i>	Micropolitan statistical areas, 2:841	Mobile communications, 1:36, 243,
Business associations	Microsoft, 1:648	253, 2:1323
Mental models, 2:769	annual reports, 1:65	Model manipulation (decision support
Mentally disabled, 1:57, 59	certification programs, 1:149, 348	systems), 1:372 Model Uniform Product Liability Act
Mentoring, 1:431, 452, 2:836 838	history, 1:253 intranet offerings, 1:720	(1979), 2:1000
business incubators, 2:867	job training, 1:348	Modeling, computer. <i>See</i> Computer
OSHA programs, 2:913	licensing and royalties, 2:1088	aided design (CAD); Computer
self employed, 2:1120	point of sale systems, 2:973	assisted modeling
Mercedes Benz, 2:1209	software, 1:253, 256, 270, 360,	Modeling, financial, 2:991, 1211
MercExchange, eBay v. (2006), 1:697	2:1019, 1103	Models. See Business models; Mental
Merchandise displays, 2:838 839	Mileage rates, 2:1200 1201, 1240	models; Prototypes
* *	ž	**

Moderators, focus groups, 1:600, 601, 602 603 Modified Accelerated Cost Recovery	MS Project, 1:270 MSRP, 2:982 Muir, John, 2:1168	National advertising, 1:287, 288 National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), 1:87,
System (MACRS), 1:3 4, 380	Multibuy programs, 1:400	2:1157, 1251
Modular assembly method, 1:73	Multicultural work force, 2:850 852,	National Ambient Air Quality
Mondragon Corporation, 1:291, 2:1170	900 Multidisciplinary teams. <i>See</i> Cross	Standards (NAAQS), 1:518 National Arbitration Forum (NAF),
Money market instruments, 2:849 850, 1085	functional teams Multifactor productivity, 2:1006,	1:52 National Association for the Self
Money purchase pension plans, 2:1074	1007	Employed (NASE), 2:861 863
Money supply, 1:423	See also Productivity	National Association of Female Executives, 2:1328
Monitoring of employees. <i>See</i> Background checks; Employee mon itoring; Probationary employment	Multilevel marketing, 2:852 854 Multimedia. <i>See</i> Rich media	National Association of Manufacturers, surveys, 2:911 912
periods; Surveillance	Multinational corporations, 1:621 622, 625	National Association of Small Business
Monnet, Jean, 1:535, 2:1169 Monopolies, 1:108	Multiple employer trust (MET), 2:854 855	Investment Companies (NASBIC), 2:863 865, 2:1155
antitrust legislation and bureaus, 1:566, 567 568	Multiple Employer Welfare Arrangements (MEWAs), 2:854	National Association of State Auditors, 1:6
banks, 1:104, 105 intellectual property history, 1:696	Multiple payment pricing, 2:763 764, 983	National Association of Women Business Owners, 2:865 866, 1328
U.S. Postal Service, 1:376 Montessori, Maria, 2:1169	Multiple pricing, 2:982	National Bureau of Economic Research (NBER), 1:422
Monthly Employment Report, 1:421, 423	Multiple step income statements, 1:671 672	National Business Incubation Association (NBIA), 1:158,
Moody's Investor Service, 1:124,	Multitasking, 2:855 856	2:866 868
2:1085	Municipal bonds, 1:123, 2:1085 Municipal solid waste recycling,	National Chamber Foundation (NCF), 2:1287
Morale. See Employee morale	2:1049 1050	National Commission on Product
Morality, 1:150 Morino, Mario, 2:1307	Music industry	Safety, 1:282
Mortgage backed securities, 1:76, 323, 2:1085	copyright and piracy, 1:295 corporate sponsorships, 1:307	National Computer Security Association, 1:258
Mortgage crisis. <i>See</i> Mortgage backed securities; Subprime mortgage crisis	digital distribution, 2:972 royalties, 2:1088, 1090, 1091	National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State
Mortgage loans, 1:321, 322, 2:797, 898	Mutual funds, 1:576, 2:787, 1084 1085, 1187, 1188	Laws, 2:1286 National Cooperative Business
See also Subprime mortgage crisis Most favored nations, 1:625,	Myers, Isabel Briggs, 2:857	Association (NCBA), 1:288, 290
2:1236 1237	Myers Briggs Type Indicator (MBTI), 2:856 858	National Defense Authorization Act (2008), 1:558
Motherhood/career balance, 1:206 207, 225 226, 228, 596 597	MySpace, 2:1175, 1176, 1180 1181, 1183	National Environmental Performance Track Program (EPA), 1:520 521
maternity leave, 2:975 976 self employment, 2:1120	See also Social networking and social media	National Environmental Policy Act (1969), 1:514, 515, 518, 523, 633
temp services, 2:1256	Mystery shopping, 2:858 859	National Export Initiative, 2:1237
Motion sensors, 2:918	, , , , ,	National Federation of Independent
Motivation. <i>See</i> Employee motivation Motor carriers and delivery services,	N	Business (NFIB), 2:868 871 , 875 National health care, 2:974
1:376 377, 2:1079, 1277	Nader, Ralph, 1:279	See also Healthcare reform
Moving. See Relocation MP3 players	NAFTA. <i>See</i> North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)	National Human Resource Association, 1:664
as advertising conduit, 1:36 invention, 1:116, 510	NAICS. See North American Industry Classification System (NAICS)	National Income and Product Accounts (NIPAs), 1:420
podcasting, 2:1175, 1176, 1181	Names. See Business name	National Institute for Occupational
popularity, 2:1025 1026 MRP II, 2:829, 830 831	Narcotics, testing. <i>See</i> Drug testing NASDAQ, 1:692	Safety and Health (NIOSH), 1:515, 680, 2:910
See also Material requirements plan ning (MRP)	National Academy of Arbitrators (NAA), 1:51	National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST), 1:708, 2:1289

National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) Net worth, 2:879 880 Newspapers (1935), 1:475, 485, 666, 2:761, 871, advertising/marketing, 1:33 34, balance sheet component, 1:97 1036 leverage ratios, 1:580 business information sources, 1:160, National Labor Relations Board Netscape, 1:255 (NLRB), 1:270, 481, 2:761, 762, Network diagrams, PERT analysis, industry trends, 1:34, 171 2:871 872, 1036 Niche market strategy, 2:827, 1005 National Marine Fisheries Service Network marketing, 2:852 853 (NMFS), 2:1292 Nielsen Company, 1:378 Network Solutions Inc., 1:705 National Oceanic and Atmospheric Nightingale, Florence, 2:1169 Administration, 1:523 Network television advertising, 1:36 Ning, 2:1177, 1183 National Park Service, 1:515 Networking, 2:880 882 Nixon, Richard, 1:518, 522 National Performance Review task job leads, 1:451, 2:1070 No Child Left Behind (2002), 2:989 force, 2:1055 marketing leads, 2:1046 "No layoff" policies, 2:766 minority and women owned busi National radio, 1:27, 28 "No shop" clauses, 2:778, 779 nesses, 2:846 National security issues Nobel Peace Prize winners, 2:1168 multicultural, 2:852 alien employees and immigration Nominal price, 2:983 nontraditional business funding, reform, 1:49 50 Non citizen (alien) employees, 1:48 50 2:898 899 biometrics, 1:119 online media and methods, 2:881, Non competition and nondisclosure federal agencies, 2:988 1046, 1173, 1176 1177, agreements, 1:494 495, 2:786, National television ads, 1:36 882 884, 1266 1177 1179, 1180, 1181, 1184 National Venture Capital Association binding nature, 2:778 self employment, 2:1120 (NVCA), 2:864, 872 874, 1302 joint ventures, 2:750 social entrepreneurship, 2:1170 Native American businesses. See office security and proprietary Networks, data/computers, 1:262, 437, Minority owned businesses information, 2:919, 1021 1022, 2:1312 Natural disasters. See Emergencies and enterprise resource planning, 1:507 disasters retirement plans and, 2:897 intranets, 1:720, 721 722 selling a business, 2:1125 Natural Step principles, 1:633 634 local area networks (LANs), 1:262, trade secrets, 2:882, 883, 1266 Negative brand equity, 1:129 2:799 801, 1325 Non smoking environments, Negative screening method, invest mapping, 1:587 ments, 2:1187 2:1164 1166 point of sale systems, 2:972 973 security, 1:586 587, 708, 720, Nonbinding agreements, 2:778 Negligence issues, product safety, 2:1000, 1001 1002 2:1312 1313 Noncurrent liabilities, 2:782 servers, 2:800, 801 Negotiation, 2:874 876 Nonelective nonqualified deferred virtual private networks (VPNs), labor unions, 1:481 compensation plans, 2:895, 1074 1:489, 709, 2:919, 1311 1313 leases, 2:774 775 Nonexempt employee designation, wide area networks (WANs), 1:262, letters of intent, 2:777 779 1:247, 447, 448, 450, 2:744, 761, 2:800, 1312, 1325 1326 sales, 1:192, 193, 194 843, 951 Networks, venture capitalists, social networking tools, 2:1178 Nonimmigrant visas, 1:48 2:1304 1305 Negotiations and discounts Nonmetro areas/populations, 2:1093 Neutral evaluation, 1:53 advertising budgeting, 1:23 24 Nonprofit organizations, 2:884 888, business to business, attempts, Nevada 891 894 1:189 incorporation, 1:676 677 B corporation ownership, 1:96 travel, 1:183 unemployment, 2:759 Better Business Bureaus, 1:117 119 Nepotism, 1:297, 340, 560, 2:876 878 New England City and Town Areas, business incubator support, 2:866 868 Net cash flow to debt ratio, 1:211, 2:841 chambers of commerce, 1:117, 140, 365 366, 579 580, 2:798 New Hire Reporting Program, 1:452 221 222, 2:1287 Net exports, 1:146 New markets, 2:942, 1004 corporate sponsorship and PR, Net income, 2:878 879, 992, 1011, New product development. See Product 2:1030, 1226 1075, 1077 development donations of inventory, 1:730 See also Income; Income statements; New Residential Construction Report, for profit subsidiaries, 2:887 Profit margins 1:422 foundations, 2:803, 885, 1306, Net leases, 1:526, 2:773 News releases, 2:978 980 1307 Net neutrality, 1:712 News wire services, 2:979 980 human resources, 2:888 890 Net operating losses, 2:1241 Newsletters, 1:32, 352 joint ventures, 2:804 Net present value, 2:977 Newspaper Association of America rate of formation, 1:722 Net profit, 1:213, 309, 579, 2:1011 (NAA), 1:34 self employed support, 2:861 863

small business support (general), 0 consultation program, 2:913 2:868 870 environmental safety, 1:512, 515, Obama, Barack 516, 680 vs. social entrepreneurship, 2:1167, affirmative action, 1:41 ergonomics, 1:531 532, 681, 2:912 1169 American Recovery and HIV and AIDS, 1:47 Reinvestment Act (ARRA), venture philanthropy, 2:1305 1308 human resource management, 1:53 55, 144, 145 women owned businesses support, 1:660, 681 bailouts, 1:100, 102, 570, 2:988, 2:865 866 penalties, 1:682, 2:910, 911, 1336 1199 workplace giving recipients, record retention, 2:1047 banking legislation, 1:105 2:1334 1335 reforms, 2:911 912 bankruptcy legislation, 1:100 Nonprofit organizations and human regulation, small business realities, budgeting, 1:589 resources management, 2:888 891 2:1054, 1055 Census Bureau appointment, 1:217 Severe Violator Enforcement Nonprofit organizations and taxes, credit industry regulations, 1:320 2:891 895 Program, 2:1336 environmental policy, 1:517, smoke free environments, 2:1165 Nonqualified deferred compensation 2:1067 1068, 1080 plans, 2:895 897, 968, 1074 OD. See Organizational development Haitian relief, 1:334 Odd pricing, 2:983 Nonrecourse financing, 1:553 healthcare policy, 1:644, 647, 2:833 Off season. See Seasonal businesses housing market crisis, 1:61 Nontariff barriers, 2:902, 1238 labor policy, 2:761 Off the job training. See Professional Nontraditional financing sources, Lilly Ledbetter Fair Pay Act (2009), development 2:897 899 1:42, 43, 525, 2:1042, 1327 Office applications, 1:254, 653 friends and family, 1:366, 2:796, occupational safety policy, 2:911, Office hoteling, 1:657 658 1118 1080 Office layouts, 1:548, 549, 652 minority and women owned busi privatization policy, 2:989 nesses, 2:847 See also Facility layout and design; retirement planning/funding, Home offices Nonverbal communication, 1:241, 1:470, 608, 677 Office Live Workspace, 2:1173 341, 718, 2:899 901, 931 small business loans support, 1:63, Office of Consumer Affairs, 1:279, Norris Laguardia Act (1932), 1:666 155, 203, 219, 329 330, 699, 2:1289 North American Free Trade Agreement 2:864 Office of Federal Contract (NAFTA), 1:440 441, 624, 625, tax policy, 2:1067 1068, 1298 Compliance, 1:40 2:901 904, 1237 trade policy, 1:538, 622, 2:1237 Office of Federal Procurement Policy environmental concerns, See also American Recovery and Act Amendments (1979), 1:628 2:901 902, 903 Reinvestment Act (ARRA) influence, industry classification (2009); Patient Protection and Office of Management and the Budget codes, 2:904, 905 Affordable Care Act (2010) metropolitan statistical areas, 2:841, North American Industry Classification Object and task budgeting method, 842 System (NAICS), 1:218, 252, 1:22 NAICS and, 2:906, 907 2:904 908, 1127, 1144 Object oriented database management Office of Small and Disadvantaged systems, 1:359 360 North American Product Classification Utilization, 2:1288 System (NACPS), 2:1127 Objectives, business. See Organizational Office recycling, 2:1050 goals Northwestern Mutual Life, 1:342 Office romance, 2:914 916, 1133 Objectivity, laboratories, 2:1258 Not for profit organizations. See Office security, 2:916 920 Obsolescence, products, 1:687, 2:1206 Nonprofit organizations anti theft protections, 1:490, Occupational licensing, 2:783 Notes, financial statements, 1:7, 582, 2:918 919, 1266 584, 2:782 Occupational safety. See Occupational anti violence protections, 2:1340, Safety and Health Act (1970); Notes, promissory, 2:1020 Occupational Safety and Health Nuclear Regulatory Commission facility/locking, 1:164, 2:917, 1341 Administration (OSHA); Workplace (NRC), 1:514, 515 facility services, 1:549, 550, 551 safety Nuclear Waste Policy Act (1982), See also Employee theft Occupational Safety and Health Act 1:515 Office services. See Facility (1970), 1:475, 514, 666, 680, 681, Numerically controlled machines, 1:90, management 2:761, 762, 909, 910, 1047 259, 260, 2:748 Office sharing, 1:311 312, 653, Occupational Safety and Health Nurses, 2:952, 1169 2:1135 Administration (OSHA), Office supplies, 2:920 922 Nutrition information, labels, 2:956, 1:680 682, 2:762, 909 914, 1336 OfficeMedium, 2:1173 anti hazard oversight, 1:680, 681, 2:910, 911, 912, 1079 1081, Offshoring, 2:948, 949, 1057 Nutrition Labeling and Education Act (1990), 2:957 1082 See also Outsourcing

Operating cash flow ratio, 1:212 organizational effectiveness mea Oil industry gas prices, 1:589, 631, 2:1200 surement, 2:935 Operating leases, 1:526 pipelines, 2:1276, 1277 organizational structure, 2:945, 946 Operating systems (OS), 1:253 254, research and development, 2:1068 personnel success links, 1:660 2:1088 royalties, 2:1088 sales, 2:1104, 1105, 1255 Operational audits, 1:78, 84 85, 512 socially responsible investing and, strategy drivers, 2:1206 Operational level strategy, 2:926 927, Organizational growth, 2:941 943, Oil Pollution Act (1990), 1:515 943 944 Operations management, 2:925 927 Old Age, Survivors, and Disability Organizational hierarchies, 2:945 946 Opinions, audits, 1:79 80, 585 changes in HR management, Insurance (OASDI), 2:1121 Opportunity cost, 1:316, 322, 1:661 662 Old Age, Survivors, Disability and 2:927 928 consulting, 1:276 Health Insurance Program Opportunity recognition, 1:510, 511 (OASDHI), 1:448 dismantling, learning organizations, Opt in lists, 2:806 Older Workers Benefit Protection Act flattening, 2:933, 935, 946 Opt out clauses, email, 2:807, 1194 (1990), 1:43 organizational development stages Opt out plans, telemarketing, 1:567, OMB. See Office of Management and and, 2:934 935, 944 2:1253 1254 the Budget (OMB) span of control, 2:1195 1197 Optical Character Recognition (OCR), Ombudsman, 1:53 See also Organizational charts 1:108, 436 Omidyar, Pierre, 2:1307 Organizational learning. See Learning Optimal firm size, 2:928 929 Omnibus Transportation Employee organizations Testing Act (ÔTET), 1:414 Optimism Organizational life cycle, 2:943 945 annual reports, 1:66 On the job education, 1:149, 2:1271 Organizational service marks, 2:1131 assumptions, 1:77 See also Training and development Organizational structure, 2:932 933, business expansion, 1:152 One way communication, 1:718, 719 944, 945 947, 1212 1213 Oral communication, 1:240, 241, 242, Online advertising. See Advertising Orientation, employment, 1:451 452, 2:930 931, 1344 media: Internet 466 467, 490, 2:1271 Oral contracts, 1:285, 2:778 Online annual reports, 1:65, 67 Original equipment manufacturers Organic products, 1:632, 633, 635 Online auctions, 2:922 925 (OEM), 2:947 948 Organization for Economic eBay, 1:171, 185, 469, 697, 2:773, Osborne, A. F., 1:127 Cooperation and Development 922 924 Out of pocket costs, 1:316 (OECD), 1:535, 2:1298 Online banking, 1:105, 715 Outbound telemarketing, 2:1253 Organization for European Economic Online classified ads, 1:110, 2:924 Outdoor advertising, 1:33, 35, 38 Cooperation (OEEC), 1:535 Online database management, 1:362 Outplacement, 1:487, 2:766, Organization theory, 2:933 936 Online direct public offerings, 1069 1070 Organizational behavior, 2:937 938 1:390 391 Outside sales, 2:970 Organizational change. See Change Online focus groups, 1:603 Outsourcing, 2:765 767, 948 950 Organizational charts, 2:931 933 Online job services, 1:451, 493, 717, accounts payable, 1:12 display, 1:721 2:1069 1070, 1179 application service providers, 1:70 organizational structure, 2:945 Online learning and training, 2:1272, background checks, 1:96 Organizational development, 1280, 1339 costs savings, 1:209 **2:938 941,** 943, 1273 1274 Online marketing. See Interactive effects on organizational structures, Organizational endorsements, 1:505 advertising and marketing 2:945 Organizational goals Online mystery shopping, 2:859 enterprise resource planning, 1:508, business planning to meet, 1:176, Online networking, 2:881, 1046, 1173, 2:831 177 178, 2:811 1176 1177, 1177 1179, 1180, facility management, 1:551 552 business plans, 1:175 176 1181 globalization effects, U.S., 1:441, employee performance appraisals 623 Online proxy statements, 2:1024, 1202 ties, 1:177 178, 460, 2:811 human resources departments, Onvia, 1:55 employee rewards ties, 1:471 472, 1:662 Open account payment, 1:543 2:811, 1300 merchandise returns, 2:1079 Open computer systems, 1:262 environmental planning, 1:520 vs. multitasking all, 2:856 Open end leases, 1:93 family owned businesses, operations management, 2:925 Open source software, 1:254, 255 1:561 562 payroll, 2:856, 948, 949, 1213 applications, 1:349 management by objectives, professional employer organiza security, 2:1194 2:810 812 tions, 2:948 Open systems theory, 2:934 measurability, 2:811 vs. profit centering, 2:1009 Operating agreements, 2:790 791 organizational development, 2:938 request for proposal writing, 2:1063

server storage, 2:801	office set ups and supplies, 2:921	Parts A D, Medicare, 2:832
service functions, 2:1128 technology jobs, 1:468, 2:948	transaction processing, 2:1274 1275	Passwords, 1:358, 709, 710 intranets, 1:720
vs. vertical integration, 1:410,	Papermaster, Mark, 2:883	virtual private networks, 2:1312
2:948 949	Parental involvement, child Internet	Patches, computer security, 1:709, 710
virtual assistants, 1:90, 653,	use, 1:229, 230	Patent Act (1790), 1:696
2:1260 1261	Parenthood/career balance, 1:206 207,	
virtual private network manage ment, 2:1312	225 226, 228, 596 597	Patent and Trademark Depository
warehouse functions, 1:732	maternity/paternity leave,	Library (PTDL), 1:724 725
writing, 2:1344	2:975 976	Patent and Trademark Office (PTO),
See also Subcontracting	temp services, 2:1256	2:963 965, 1289
Overhead expenses, 2:950 951	Parents Involved in Community Schools	business name registration, 1:173
accounting, 1:15, 16	v. Seattle School District No. 1 (2006),	licensing and royalties, 2:1089, 1091
business overhead expense insurance	2:1043	
(BOE), 1:393	Pareto, Vilfredo, 2:1035	patent filing, 1:724 727 service marks, 2:1130
class determination, 1:315	Pareto analysis, 2:1035	trademark acceptance/rejection,
economies of scale, 1:426	Paris Convention (1883), 1:696, 727	2:1269
pricing relevance, 2:982, 983	Parish, John T., 1:84	trademark re registration rules,
sharing, 1:158, 2:1135 1136	Part time employees, 2:962 963	2:1267
Overseas Private Investment	consultants, 1:273, 276	trademark registration, 1:132,
Corporation (OPIC), 1:544	minimum wage, 2:844 multilevel marketing, 2:853	2:1267 1268
Overstaffing, 1:1 Overtime, 1:448, 2:951 953	phased retirement, 1:596, 2:1120,	Patent attorneys, 1:725 726
comp time, 1:247 248	1126	Patent Cooperation Treaty, 1:727
job description coverage,	seasonal, 2:962, 1114	Patent drawings, 1:726
2:744 745	See also Job sharing; Temporary	Patent fees, 1:725, 726
"Own occupation" disability coverage,	employment services	Patent pools, 1:697
1:392, 393	Partial payment systems, 1:12	Patent reform, 1:727
Owners' equity. See Equity reporting,	Partial retirement, 1:596, 2:1120,	Patent trolls, 1:697
financial statements; Stockholders	1126, 1219	Patents and licensing. See Inventions
Oxley, Michael G., 2:1109	Participating preferred stock, 2:1204	and patents; Licensing
See also Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002)	Participative management, 2:1265	Patient Protection and Affordable Car
D	Partnership agreements, 2:958, 959,	Act (2010), 1:644, 647, 2:831
P	960 962	Patriot Express program (SBA), 2:1147
Paciolo, Luca, 1:5	Partnerships, collaboration. See	Paul, Ron, 1:104
Package delivery. See Delivery services	Collaboration; Cost sharing; Shared services	Pawlenty, Tim, 1:204
Packaging, 2:955 957	Partnerships (businesses), 2:957 960	Pay equity, 1:448 449
branding, 1:132, 2:955, 956	accounting needs, 1:8	Pay for Applied Services (PAS), 1:345,
environmental awareness,	bankruptcy responsibilities,	348 Pay for performance, 1:471, 472,
1:630 631, 2:956, 1049 exports, 1:541, 2:957, 1277, 1278	1:100 101	2:1299 1300
focus group research, 1:601	business sales, 2:1122	Pay per click advertising, 1:18 19, 31
history, 2:955	defined, 1:672, 2:957, 958	38, 705, 2:1236
See also Labeling	insurance, 1:165, 2:788, 854 855	PayPal, 1:14, 99, 706, 2:923, 1275
Packet filtering and security, 1:586,	liability, 1:197, 200, 672, 2:788,	Payroll
587, 707	957, 958, 959, 960	best practices, 1:116
Packing lists, 2:1278 1279	name registration, 1:172 173 pro forma statements, 2:993	employee crimes, 1:489, 2:919
Page design, 1:381	selling a business, 2:1122, 1123,	outsourcing, 2:856, 948, 949, 1213
Paid leave banks, 2:1138	1124	Payroll taxes, 2:965 966, 1047, 1248
See also Personal days, policies	taxes and tax preparation, 2:957,	Peer conflicts, 2:1332 1333
Paid research studies, 1:506	958, 1244, 1248 1249	See also Conflict, workplace
Paid time off (PTO), 2:1138	See also Family limited partnerships;	Pell grants, 1:54
See also Personal days, policies	Limited liability companies	Penetration pricing, 2:966 967, 983,
Paperless transactions	(LLCs); Partnership agreements; Succession plans	1003
billing, 1:364 365 electronic data interchange, 1:436	PartnerUp, 2:1179	Pennsylvania State Police v. Suders (2004), 1:271
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\/, - / -

Pension plans, 2:967 968, 974	Personal loans, 1:366, 2:796, 1118	PIMS. See Profit Impact of Market
assumptions, 1:77	Personal mastery, 2:769	Strategies (PIMS)
decline trends, 2:967, 1072	Personal savings rates, 1:135, 136, 403,	Pioneer Human Services, 2:1169
401(k) plans vs., 1:606, 607, 608, 2:1140	2:1072	Pipelines, oil, 2:1276, 1277 Piracy, intellectual property, 1:295,
money purchase type, 2:1074	Personal selling, 1:24, 2:826, 970 971,	453, 698
protection legislation, 1:393, 448,	1104, 1254 1255	Pitches, investors, 1:733 735
470, 571, 666, 677 678, 2:854	See also Multilevel marketing; Sales	Plaintiffs, small claims court,
self employed plans, 1:470, 607,	forces; Sales management	2:1163 1164
677, 678, 2:753, 968, 1073,	Personal space, 2:901	Planned obsolescence, 2:1206
1140 1141	Personality	Plant patents, 1:724
Small Business Job Protection Act and, 2:1156	consumer marketing relevance, 2:1025, 1026	Plastics, 2:955
-	employment interviews and fit,	Platforms, advertising, 1:18, 38 PMAT. <i>See</i> Photonics Module Align,
Pension Protection Act (PPA) (2006), 1:666	1:495, 500	Assembly, and Test (PMAT)
	entrepreneurial, 1:510, 511, 654	Podcasting, 2:1175, 1176, 1181
Per diem allowances, 1:537, 2:969 970, 1200 1201	organizational behavior and, 2:937	Point of presence (POP) ratings, 1:712
Percentage leases, 2:773 774	sales forces, 2:1104	Point of purchase displays and adver
Percentage of sales budgeting method,	Personality tests, 1:477, 2:856 858,	tising, 1:18, 2:838, 1108
1:22	1119	Point of sale (POS) systems, 1:107,
Performance appraisals. See Employee	Personhood, corporations, 1:120 121,	490, 2:972 973, 1137
performance appraisals	197, 672, 2:958, 1095	Point of service plans (POSs), 1:643,
Performance audits, 1:85	Personnel. See Human resources man	645, 646
Performance bonds, 1:269	agement and the law; Key personnel;	Poison pill defenses, 2:1203
Performance budgeting, 1:138	Nonprofit organizations and human resources management; Personnel	Poka yoke, 2:1039
Period costs. See Fixed costs	files; specific Employee terms; speci	Political business cycles, 1:145 Political public relations, 2:1029 1030
Periodic review systems (inventory),	fic Human resource management	Pollution
1:728, 729	Personnel files, 1:386	boycotts and, 2:1188
Periodicals, 1:161	PERT. See Program evaluation review	environmental regulations and,
Perl, 2:1320, 1321	technique (PERT)	1:512, 513 514, 514 517,
Permissions. See Licensing	Pesando, James, 1:421	517 519, 521, 522 523
Personal credit. See Credit, personal	Pfeffer, Jeffrey, 2:933	prevention technologies, 2:998
Personal days, policies, 1:2, 247,	Phantom billing, 1:489, 2:919	products, 1:631
2:1137 1140	Pharmaceutical marketing, 2:825, 826	SBA loans, improvements, 2:1147, 1290
assumptions, rights, 1:476 benefits offerings, 1:445	Phased retirement, 1:596, 2:1120,	smoke free environments,
eldercare effects, 1:434, 435	1126	2:1164 1166
seniority systems, 2:1125	Ph.D.s, 1:148	sustainable business policy, 2:1225,
Personal digital devices, 1:253	Philanthropy. See Charitable giving;	1227
Personal financial statements, 1:584	Venture philanthropy; Workplace	trade regulations and, 2:901 902,
Personal guarantees, collateral, 1:239	giving	903
Personal information	Phishing, 1:256 257, 714	Pollution Prevention Act (PPA) (1990), 1:515
Children's Online Privacy	Photo sharing sites, 2:1184	Ponzi schemes, 1:78, 150 151, 417
Protection Act (COPPA),	Photonics Module Align, Assembly,	Portability of benefits, 2:973 974
1:228 230, 567	and Test (PMAT), 1:90	Porter, Michael, 1:232, 233, 234, 683,
data collection and methods,	Photoshop, 2:1321	684 685, 2:1208 1209, 1212
1:378 379, 688, 2:1070 database marketing, 1:388	PHP language, 2:1320	Portfolio management model,
drug testing, 1:96, 413 415, 463, 477	Physical distribution, 2:971 972	2:1210 1211
identity theft and credit damages,	Physical screenings, 1:476, 477	Ports, 2:1277 1278
1:325, 332, 706, 708	Physical security. <i>See</i> Office security	Positioning statements, 1:38
Internet advertising/collection, reg	Physical work environment. See Work environment	Post consumer surveys, 2:820
ulations, 1:26, 228 230	Pick and place operations, robotics,	Postage
loan applications, 2:1292	2:1087	merchandise returns and, 2:1078,
phishing, 1:256 257, 714 screening programs, 1:476 477,	Piece work, 1:447, 2:1006	1079 nonprofits, 2:885
2:1341	Piggyback exporting, 1:541	rate raises and trends, 1:376
·····	00/ 1	

Postal Accountability and	Price/earnings ratio, 2:840, 879,	Private privatization. See "Taking
Enhancement Act (2006), 1:376,	980 981, 1203	private"
377	Price lining, 2:982 983	Private public sector technology trans
Posters (advertising), 1:33, 35, 38	Price wars, 2:983 984, 1003, 1011	fer. <i>See</i> Technology transfer, public
Poverty eradication programs, 2:1167, 1168, 1169	PricewaterhouseCoopers, 1:80	private sector
	Pricing, 2:981 984	Privatization, 2:988 990 education, 2:989
Poverty stricken areas, development. See Empowerment zones; HUBZone	cost leadership strategy, 2:826,	effects on collection agencies,
Empowerment Contracting Program	1207, 1208 costs as guideline, 1:317, 544,	2:1162
PowerPoint presentations, 1:733	2:981, 982, 1011	health care, 2:974
PR. See Public relations	discounts and sales, 1:398 400,	U.S. Postal Service, 1:376 377,
Preemptive rights, stockholders, 2:1203	687, 2:982, 1107	2:989
Preexisting medical conditions, 1:476	elasticity, 1:432 433, 2:966 967,	Pro forma invoices, 2:1099
Preferential treatment, hiring, 1:39, 40	1011, 1093, 1224	Pro forma statements, 2:990 993,
Preferred Provider Organizations	everyday low prices, 1:398	1303, 1304
(PPOs), 1:165 166, 643, 645 647	foreign markets, 1:542 543,	Probationary employment periods,
Preferred stock, 2:1201, 1204	544 545	2:993 995
See also Stocks	home based businesses, 1:654 655	Problem finding, 1:368
Prefixes, phone numbers, 2:1261	loss leaders, 2:801 802 markup, 2:828	Problem solving techniques
Pregnancy Discrimination Act (1978),	methods, 2:982 983	cross functional teamwork, 1:343,
1:475, 524, 2:975	online auctions, 2:924	345 decision making, 1:368 369
Pregnancy in the workplace,	penetration, 2:966 967, 983, 1003	quality circles methods, 2:1035,
2:975 976	profit margins and, 2:1011	1037
Preincorporation agreements, 1:675	raising prices, 2:983	See also Brainstorming
Premiums, 2:1107 1108	skimming, 2:967, 983, 1003	Process costing, 1:316
See also Health insurance	See also Consumer Price Index (CPI)	Process design, 2:925 926
Prepaid health care plans, 1:642	Prime rate, 1:63, 699, 700	Process graphing, 1:599 600
Prepaid legal services, 2:776 777	as economic indicator, 1:423	Process layout, 1:73 74, 548, 2:748
Prepayment of credit, 1:322	SBA loan rates and, 2:1289 1290, 1291	Producers' cooperatives, 1:290
Preproduction prototypes, 2:1023		Product cancellation, 2:998, 1003,
Preschools	Print advertising. <i>See</i> Advertising media: print	1004
cooperative, 1:290	Print annual reports, 1:65, 67	Product certification testing, 2:1258,
flexible spending accounts, funds, 1:592, 593, 594	Print business information, 1:160, 161	1285
	Printers	Product champions, 2:998
Prescription drug coverage, 1:445 446, 2:832, 833	cartridges, 2:1059	Product concept, 1:38
Present value, 2:976 977 , 1203	labeling supplies, 2:956	Product costing, 2:995 996
Presentation prototypes, 2:1022	local area networks, 2:799	Product costs, 1:315, 686
Presentations	3 D, 2:1023	Product design, 2:925, 985,
investor relations, 1:733 735,	Privacy Act (1974), 1:120	1002 1003
2:1118	Privacy issues. See Background checks;	Product development, 2:925, 926,
oral communication skills, 2:930	Biometrics; Drug testing; Employee	996 1000
President's Commission on Equal	monitoring; Employee privacy;	cross functional teams and, 1:343
Employment Opportunity, 1:39,	Personal information; Surveillance	focus group research, 1:601, 2:826 as growth strategy, 2:942
524	Privacy laws, 1:120, 228 230, 463, 464	invention and, 2:996 997, 1068
Press kits, 2:977 978	Privacy Rights Clearinghouse, 2:1194	launches, new products, 2:998 999
Press releases, 2:978 980	Private accountants, 1:7	life cycle stages, 1:685 686,
Prestige pricing, 1:433, 2:982, 983	Private foundations, 2:803, 885	2:1002 1004
Pretty Good Privacy (PGP), 1:358	Private investigation, 1:464	pitfalls, 2:999
Preventive medical care	Private key encryption, 1:357	public relations, 2:1028
fee for service plans, 1:642	Private labeling, 2:984 985	See also Research and development
managed care plans, 1:643, 645	Private leveraged buyouts, 2:779 780	(R&D)
wellness programs, 1:435, 643, 647 648	Private placement of securities, 2:986 988	Product differentiation, 1:108, 686, 687, 2:821, 827, 1207, 1208 1209
Price bundling, 2:982	Private placement of stock, and PPMs,	Product layout, 1:548
Price discrimination, 2:1106	1:391, 530, 2:1085	Product liability, 1:164, 2:1000 1002
		•

 $VOLUME\ 1{:}\ 1{-}742; VOLUME\ 2{:}\ 743{-}1350$

Product Liability Fairness Act (1991), Products Liability Risk Retention Act Project selection, R&D, 2:1066 1067 (1981), 1:695 Projections Product Liability Reform Act (1998), discounted cash flow analysis, Professional development 2:1000 employee opportunities and moti 1:401 403, 2:840, 1296 vation, 1:458, 2:1271, forward price/earnings ratios, 2:980 Product life cycle, 2:943, 1002 1004, 1273 1274 loan documentation, 2:795 1226 human resource management, market research use, 2:818 Product line analysis, 1:631 632 present value use, 2:976 977, 1203 1:661, 2:1274 Product packaging. See Packaging SBA programs, 2:1148 1149, pro forma statements/investor Product portfolio management, 1151 1152 valuation, 2:990 993, 1303 2:1210 1211 tuition assistance, 2:1279 1281 Promissory estoppel, 1:286 Product positioning, 2:1004 1006 Professional employer organizations Promissory notes, 2:1020 1021 Product public relations, 2:1028 (PEOs), 2:948 Promotional mix, 1:24, 2:826 Product recalls. See Recalls Profit and loss statements. See Income See also Coupons; specific Product reinvention/reinvigoration, statements Advertising terms 1:687, 2:1004, 1028 Profit centers, companies, 1:308, 317, Promotional sales, 1:398 Product/service development, 1:638 2:1008 1009 Promotions. See Advertising; Discount Product substitution, 1:684 Profit Impact of Market Strategies sales; Employee promotions; Production control software, 2:749 (PIMS), 2:1009 1010 Promotional mix Production management Profit margins, 2:1010 1012 Property automation, 1:89 90 break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590 auto leasing, 1:92 94, 2:1200 Material requirements planning markup, 2:828 business insurance, 1:163 164, (MRP), 2:829 831 supply and demand elasticity, 2:1330, 1337 total preventive maintenance, 1:432 433 depreciation, assets, 1:75, 98, 2:1262 1263 379 380 Profit sharing, 1:459, 472 473, 2:968, variances, study, 2:1301 1012 1014, 1073 1074 depreciation, tax reporting, 1:3 4, Production planning, 2:926 2:1047 401(k) contributions, 1:608, Production quality. See Quality circles; 2:1012 1013, 1074 evaluation, buying a business, Quality control; Total quality man 1:193 194 Keogh plan type, 2:754 agement (TQM) fixed assets, 1:75, 76, 98, 204 pay vs., S corporations, 2:1096 Productivity, 2:1006 1008 site leasing and location, variable pay, 1:471, 472, 2:1299 absenteeism harms, 1:1, 2:1138 2:772 776, 1056 1057, Profit split method, royalty calculation, assembly line process improve 1141 1143 2:1090 See also Intellectual property; ments, 1:73 74 Profitability ratios, 1:574 575, 578, automation improvements, 1:89, Valuation 579, 669, 2:941, 995, 1010 1012, 91, 731 Proposals. See Business proposals; Loan 1075 1076, 1076 1077 biometrics, 1:119 proposals; Requests for proposals Program audits, 1:85 e mail and spam, 1:439, 2:1193 (RFPs) Program evaluation review technique employee Internet usage, 1:453, Proposition 209 (California, 1996), (PERT), 1:270, 2:1014 1015, 1016 454, 464, 597, 2:915 916, 1182 1:39, 41 Program related investments (PRIs), flexible manufacturing systems, 1:86 Proprietary information, 2:1021 1022 home based businesses/working joint ventures, 2:750, 751 from home, 1:597, 655 656 Programming, robotics, 2:1086, 1087 licensing, 2:942 human resource management, Programming, Web. See Web pro non compete agreements, 1:659, 660 gramming languages and tools 1:494 495, 2:882 884, increases, 2:1006 Project audits, 1:85 1021 1022 learning curves, 2:767 Project cancellations, 2:1067 research stage, 2:1065 measurement, 2:1006, 1007 security and theft, 1:257, 708, Project champions, 2:1017 multitasking, 2:855 856, 1008 2:919, 920, 1021, 1022, Project finance loans, 2:1232 organizational redesigns, 2:933 1266 1267 Project management, 2:1015 1020 personal and family issues, See also Trade secrets benefits and pitfalls, 2:1018 1:226 227, 433 435, 442 443, Protecting America's Workers Act (bill, certification, 2:1019 444, 2:1138 2009), 2:912 913, 1336 history, 2:1016 1017 renovation slowdowns, 2:1061 principles, 2:1017 Protectionism, trade. See Tariffs staffing reductions as consequence, research and development, 2:1067 Protégés, mentoring relationships, 2:765 tools and software, 1:270, 2:836 837 substance abuse problems, 2:1014 1015, 1016, 1019 Prototypes, 2:997, 1003, 1022 1024, 2:1215 1216 training and development, 2:1270 Project Management Institute, 2:1019 1153

Provisional patent applications, 1:727 Proxy servers, 1:587	Public speaking skills, 1:734, 2:930 931	Quality of life, and employee motiva tion, 1:458 459, 2:1139
Proxy statements, 1:6, 121, 736, 2:1024 1025, 1202 1203	Public to private transitions. <i>See</i> Privatization; "Taking private"	Quality standards. See Standard oper ating procedures; Statistical quality
Psychographics, 2:1025 1027	Public Utility Holding Company Act	control; specific ISO series
PTO. <i>See</i> Patent and Trademark Office (PTO)	(1935), 2:1117 Publicly supported charities, 2:885	Quantitative forecasting methods, 1:605
Public accommodations, access, 1:57 58, 551, 2:1062	Publishing desktop, 1:381 382	Quarterly estimated tax payments, 1:613, 656
Public accountants. See American	royalties, 2:1088, 1090, 1091	Quasi contracts, 1:285 286
Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA); Certified public accountants (CPAs)	Purchase agreements buying a business, 1:194, 416 sales contract use, 2:1099	Questionnaires. See Market question naires and behavior
Public Company Accounting Reform	selling a business, 2:1125	Questions
and Investor Protection Act (2002). See Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002)	Purchase Money Security Interest (PMSI), 1:238	interviews, 1:496 497 presentations, 2:930, 934 935
Public disclosure accounting and financial statements	Purchasing, 2:1031 1033 single sourcing/partnerships,	Quick ratio ("acid test"), 1:211, 216, 575, 579 580
and forms, 1:6, 583, 690, 735, 736, 2:992, 1109, 1111,	2:1032, 1033, 1039, 1220 1221	QuickBooks (software), 2:973, 1019, 1047, 1246
1115 1116, 1117	See also Supplier relations	Quota systems
advertising, 1:505, 567 environmental data and audits, 1:513, 515	Purchasing Managers' Index (PMI) Report, 1:422	hiring, 1:39, 40, 41 sales minimums, 2:1105, 1255
financial planners, 1:577	Push money, 2:1108	R
franchises, 1:566, 567, 611 612	Pyramid schemes, 2:852 853	
privately placed securities, 2:987	Pyramid structure hierarchy, 1:276	Racial discrimination, 2:1041 1044 Racial harassment, 1:41, 2:1042
right to know laws, 1:513, 515, 680, 2:1079 1082	Q	Racial wage gap, 1:449, 619, 2:1042, 1043 1044
Public domain materials, 1:292, 725	Qapacity, 2:1179	Radio advertising. <i>See</i> Advertising
Public Health Security and	Qualified Replacement Properties	media: audio
Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act (2002), 1:438	(QRPs), 1:479, 2:1218 "Qualifying events," health care, 1:266	Radio Advertising Bureau (RAB), 1:27
Public Internet connections, 1:714	Qualitative forecasting methods,	Radio frequency identification (RFID),
Public key cryptography, 1:357, 358, 707, 2:1313	1:604 605	2:1325 See also Bar coding
Public offerings, stocks. See Direct	Qualitative screening method, invest ments, 2:1187	Radio licenses, 1:41
public offerings (DPOs); Initial public offerings (IPOs)	Quality awards, 1:116 Quality circles, 1:457, 2:811,	Rail transportation and distribution, 2:971, 1276 1277
Public policy violations, 1:486	1035 1037, 1265	Raises, 1:460 461, 462
Public private sector technology trans	Quality control, 2:1037 1040	See also Employee compensation
fer. See Technology transfer, public	benchmarking, 1:114 115	Raising prices, 2:983
private sector	best practices, 1:115 117	Rapid prototyping, 2:1023
Public relations, 2:1027 1030 community relations spinning,	continuous improvement systems,	Ratio analysis. <i>See</i> Financial ratios Reading aids, 1:59
1:246	1:114, 179, 2:771, 772, 1019, 1035, 1037, 1039	Reagan, Ronald
crisis management, 1:333,	statistical, 2:1037, 1038,	affirmative action, 1:39, 40
336 337, 2:1029	1263 1264	personal saving policy, 1:606 607
damage control, 1:299 300, 2:1028	suppliers, 2:1221	Real estate
mission statements as, 2:848 press kits, 2:977 978	testing laboratories, 2:1259, 1285	appraisal, 1:139
press releases, 2:978 980	total preventive maintenance, 2:1262 1263	collateral, 1:238
product launches, 2:998 999	total quality management, 1:662,	environmental assessments, 1:512, 517, 519
professionals, 2:1030	2:935, 940 941, 1037, 1038,	facility management, 1:550
promotions, 1:24	1039, 1263 1265	feasibility studies, 1:564
Public safety charities, 2:885 Public school privatization, 2:988, 989	Quality functional deployment (QFD), 2:925, 1263	mortgage crisis, 1:61, 76, 100, 104, 2:1223

Real estate continued	Reciprocal dealing, 2:1106	Refill services, printer cartridges,
opportunity cost, 2:928	Reciprocal marketing, 2:1045 1046,	2:1059
property leasing and location, 2:772 776, 1056 1057,	1178	Refinancing, 2:1051 1052
1141 1143	Recognition. <i>See</i> Employee reward and recognition systems	Reflection communication style, 1:719 Refunds. <i>See</i> Rebates
refinancing, 2:1051 sales, and tax code, 1:204	Reconciliation method, cash flow statement, 1:213	Regents of the University of California v. Bakke (1978), 1:40
value appreciation, 1:75, 379, 2:1143	Reconstructionist approach, organiza tional structure, 2:1212, 1213	Registration, new employees. <i>See</i> Employee registration procedures
Real private networks, 2:1311	Record retention, 2:1046 1049, 1083	Regular corporations. See C
Rebates, 2:1044 1045, 1107	accounting, 1:656, 2:1110, 1115	corporations
Recalls	business expenses, 1:536, 537, 590	Regulation D, 2:1052 1053
hazardous products, 1:279, 282 283, 2:984 985, 1258	digital/environmental aspects, 2:1228	Regulations, advertising, 1:26, 33, 504 506, 567
Toyota, 1:279, 299, 333, 336, 340	e mail, 1:439	Regulations, sales, 2:1106
Receipts, sales returns, 2:1078 Receiving (facility design and space),	employee files, 1:463, 464 employee theft method, 1:489	Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) (1980), 2:1054 1056
1:548	insurance, 1:167, 168	Rehabilitation Act (1973), 1:57, 524
Recession of 2008/2009	ISO 9000 requirements, 1:741	Reid, Harry, 1:49
accounting fraud, 1:80	networking, 2:881	Reimbursement, education. See Tuition
American Recovery and	personal, 2:1046	assistance programs
Reinvestment Act (ARRA),	S corporations, 2:1096 1097	Reinstatement of employees. <i>See</i>
1:53 55, 100, 145, 205	taxes, 1:569, 738, 2:1046, 1047, 1239, 1240	Employee reinstatement
annual reports and information	workplace safety and health, 2:910,	Reinvention, products, 1:687, 2:1004,
sharing, 1:66, 67 assumptions preceding, 1:77,	1338	1028
322 323	See also Tracking systems	Reinvestment of dividends, 1:412, 2:1202
banks' role, 1:104	Recourse financing, 1:553	Related diversification, 1:409
benefits reevaluation/reduction,	Recovery, economic, 1:143 144	Relational databases, 1:359 360
1:446 447, 591, 647 648 charitable giving, 1:223, 2:888	Recruiting. See Employee attraction;	Religious organizations
credit crunch, 1:62, 63, 92, 103,	Employee recruiting; Multilevel marketing	clergy, taxes, 2:1121
203, 205, 325 326, 544, 572,	Recycling, 2:1049 1051 , 1059	investments, 2:1189
699, 2:1051, 1302	packaging, 2:1049 1031, 1039	nonprofits, 2:885, 889, 892, 893
employees' attitudes, 1:468	1049	Relinquishing communication style,
financial firms' struggles, 1:70 franchises, 1:612 613	production processes, 1:634,	1:718, 719 Relocation, 2:1056 1058 , 1094, 1143
global trade declines, 1:622, 625	2:1050, 1059 1060, 1227 recycled products, 2:921	Remanufacturing, 2:1058 1061
housing crisis, 1:61, 76, 100, 104,	See also Remanufacturing	Remote conferencing, 1:184
323, 2:1223	Redesigns	Remote servers, 2:801, 1194
IPO stock market, 1:689, 690, 692	facility layout/design, 1:547, 657,	Remote services. <i>See</i> Application services
layoffs and unemployment, 1:467,	658	providers; Cloud computing;
2:759 760, 765, 963	organizational structure, 2:933, 945	Software as a service (SaaS); Web
older workers, 1:42, 45, 46	Reductions in force. See Downsizing	hosting services
productivity and workloads, 2:1007 sales declines, 2:1101, 1106	Reengineering, 1:178 179	Renewable Energy and Job Creation
stock valuation effects,	See also Business process	Act (2008), 2:1067
2:1204 1205	reengineering	Renewable energy systems. See Energy
technology relevance and hopes,	Reeves v. Sanderson Plumbing Products, Inc. (2000), 1:43 44	efficiency improvements Renovation, 2:1061 1063
1:649 temp service trends, 2:1256	References	Renting. See Automobile leasing;
venture capital funding declines,	employees, 1:464 466, 477, 2:1342	Automobile rentals; Equipment
2:873	loans proposal inclusion, 2:795	leasing
Recessions	manufacturers' agents, 2:816	Reorganization, 1:179
defined, 1:143	Referrals	See also Downsizing
industries sensitivity differences,	business relationships, 2:929	Repackaging. See Packaging
1:143	premiums, 2:1108	Repayment schedules, 1:320, 2:796
interest rate action, 1:700	virtual assistants, 2:1261	Repeaters (computer networks), 2:800

Repetitive task related disorders, 1:531, 681	Résumés, 2:1068 1070 cultural emphasis, 1:340	401(k) plans, 1:68, 69, 606 608, 2:968, 1072, 1074
Reports, databases, 1:359 360, 688, 2:809, 810	hiring process, 1:451, 477, 496 internship experience, 1:716	freelancers and self employed, 1:470, 607, 613, 677, 678,
Repurchase agreements, 2:849, 850	limitations, 1:495	2:753 754, 967, 1071 1072,
Repurposing, media content, 2:1176,	loan proposals, 2:1292	1072 1073, 1140 1141,
1183	references, 1:464 465	1241 1242
Requests for information (RFIs), 1:182	Retail layouts, 1:548 549, 2:1108	IRAs, 1:68, 69, 606, 607, 677 679,
Requests for proposals (RFPs), 1:180,	Retail trade, 1:186, 2:1070 1071	2:968, 974
181, 182, 250, 251, 278, 628, 629,	business size classification, 2:1291	Keogh plans, 1:407, 2:753 754,
2:1063 1064	location, 2:775, 1056 1057, 1058,	967, 1072 1073
Requests for quotations (RFQ), 1:182,	1137, 1141, 1142	life insurance, 2:786
250	return policies, 2:1077 1079	pensions, 2:967 968, 974, 1074
Research	sales force, 2:1100	simplified employee pensions (SEPs), 1:470, 607, 677, 678,
advertising agencies, 1:18 business information sources,	sales promotions, 2:1107 1109	2:753, 968, 1073, 1140 1141
1:160 162, 217 218	See also "Business to consumer"	See also Retirement benefits;
corporate sponsorship opportu	Retainer fees	Retirement planning
nities, 1:307	advertising services, 1:19 20	Return management solutions compa
market questionnaires, 2:817 818	legal services, 2:776, 777	nies, 2:1079
paid research studies, 1:506	Retaining employees. <i>See</i> Employee retention	Return on assets ratio (ROA), 1:578,
services, 1:161, 688	Retirement, phased/partial, 1:596,	579, 2:1075 1076
types, 2:1065	2:1120, 1126, 1219	Return on equity ratio (ROE), 1:575,
Research and development (R&D), 2:768, 997, 1064 1068	Retirement age, 1:42	2:1229
See also Small Business Innovation	baby boom generation, 2:1072,	Return on investment ratio (ROI),
Research program (SBIR); Small	1126	1:578, 579, 669, 2:1076 1077
Business Technology Transfer	retirement withdrawal relevance,	See also Social returns on invest
(STTR) Program; Technology	1:678, 2:753, 968, 1073, 1157,	ments (SROI)
transfer, public private sector	1242	Return on sales ratio (ROS), 2:879
Resellers	Retirement benefits	Return policies, 2:1077 1079
pricing issues, 2:828 value added tax, 2:1298	age discrimination and, 1:42, 43,	Returns, taxes. See Tax returns
wholesalers, 2:1323 1325	45 46 annuities, 1:67 70	Reuse in production processes, 1:634
Reservations	assumptions, 1:77	Revenue Act (1916), 1:533
meeting rooms, 1:657 658	cafeteria plans, 1:591	Revenue Act (1978), 1:591
travel, 1:183	legislation protection, 1:393, 448,	"Revenue per " measurements, adver tising, 1:32
Residential zoning issues, 1:650, 651, 2:1349 1350	470 471, 570 571, 666, 2:962, 1073, 1074	Revenue recognition principle, 1:671
Residual market value method, royalty	nonqualified deferred compensation	Revenue size measurements, 2:1144,
calculation, 2:1090	plans, 2:895 897, 968, 1074	1291
Residual ownership, stocks, 2:1203	order of investment, 1:68	"Reverse discrimination," 1:617, 619 620, 2:1041, 1043
Resistance to change, 2:813, 814	participation, 1:445, 446, 2:967 pensions, 2:967 968, 974,	
Resource Conservation and Recovery	1071 1072	Revolving credit, 1:320, 2:796
Act (RCRA) (1976), 1:515, 2:1049	profit sharing payments, 1:608,	Reward programs. <i>See</i> Customer reward programs; Employee reward
Response lists, 1:388, 2:806	2:1012 1013, 1073 1074	and recognition systems
Responsibility centers, cost control, 1:308	Small Business Job Protection Act	Rhode Island
Restaurants	and, 2:1156 1157	occupational licensing, 2:783
franchises, 1:611	tax deductions, 2:754, 1072 1074,	unemployment, 2:759
locations, 2:1142	1140, 1241 1242	Ricardo, David, 1:623 624
minors as employees, 1:498, 499	See also Retirement savings methods	Rich media, 2:1182 1186
security systems, 1:490	Retirement planning, 2:1071 1075	Riders, insurance policies, 2:787 788
smoke free environments, 2:1164,	See also Retirement savings methods	Right to employment, 2:883
1165, 1166 substance abuse, 2:1216	Retirement savings methods deferred savings plans, 2:895, 896,	Right to know laws, 1:513, 515, 680,
unions, 2:762	897	2:1079 1082
wages, 2:844	ESOPS, 1:139, 478 480, 530	Right to privacy, 1:463

Rights of employees. See Anti	Royalty financing, 2:1092 1093	Sales contracts, 2:1099 1100
discrimination legislation and policies;	RSA (encryption program), 1:358	Sales figures
Employee rights; Right to privacy	Ruby language, 2:1320	advertising effectiveness measure
Risk, credit, 1:321 322, 700	Rudon, Timothy, 1:29	ment, 1:25
Risk and return, 2:1084 1085	Rules 504, 505, 506, Regulation D,	financial ratios, 1:76, 98, 580
Risk levels, industries, 1:201 202	2:1053	market share calculation, 2:819,
Risk management, 2:1082 1084	Rules of conduct, 1:236, 2:935	823 824
corporate reporting requirements,	See also Codes of ethics	public sources, 2:823 824
1:736	Rules of thumb, business valuation,	sales forecasting usage, 2:1102
emergency planning, 1:334, 396	2:1296	sustainable growth, 2:1230
environmental improvements,	Rural businesses, 2:1093 1094	Sales forces, 2:1100 1101
2:1227	Ryze, 2:1179	automation, 1:508 509 compensation structures, 1:447,
project management considerations, 2:1019	·	448, 472, 2:1097 1099, 1101,
See also Business insurance	S	1108, 1255
Risk purchasing groups, 1:695	S corporations, 1:674 675, 2:992 993,	contests, 2:1098 1099, 1105
Risk Retention Act (1986), 1:695	1095 1097	discounts and, 1:399
Risky vs. riskless assets, 1:75 76	advantages/single taxation, 1:197,	inside/outside, 2:970
Rite Aid, 1:300	198, 412, 413, 674, 675, 2:788,	manufacturers' agents, 2:814 816, 970 971, 1324
Roadways, 2:1276	1095, 1096, 1245	multilevel marketing, 2:852 853
Robberies, 2:1340	disadvantages, 2:789, 1096 1097	personal selling, 2:970 971
Robert, Karl Henrik, 1:633 634	eligibility, 2:1095 1096 Employee Stock Ownership Plans,	recruiting, 2:1104
Robinson Patman Act (1936), 1:566,	1:480	telemarketing, 2:1254 1255
2:1106	Small Business Job Protection Act	training, 1:399, 2:1105, 1255, 1273
Robinson v. Shell Oil Co. (1997), 1:43	(SBJPA) effects, 2:1156	See also Sales management
Robo calls, 2:1254	Sabotage, corporate, 2:920	Sales forecasts, 1:604 605,
Robotics, 2:1086 1088	See also Employee theft; Espionage	2:1101 1103
assembly line methods, 1:73	Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA)	Sales leads, 2:1255
automated guided vehicles, 1:86 87	(1974), 1:515	Sales management, 2:1101,
automated storage and retrieval sys	Safe harbor rules, 2:1156 1157	1103 1106
tems, 1:87 89	Safety. See Consumer safety;	See also Sales forces
flexible manufacturing systems,	Occupational Safety and Health	Sales negotiations, 1:192, 193, 194
1:86, 90	Administration (OSHA); Workplace	Sales promotion, 2:1104, 1107 1109
Rochdale Principles, 1:289	safety	Sales training, 1:399, 2:1105, 1255,
Role analysis technique, 2:940	Safety and security, offices. See Office	1273
Role playing, 2:1272	security	Salvage sales, 2:922
Rolling budgets, 1:177	Safety certification testing, 2:1258,	Samples, free, 2:1107 1108
Rollovers, retirement plans, 1:607, 677,	1259, 1285	Samuelson, Paul, 1:421
678, 2:974	Safety hotlines, 1:282	Sanctions, employees. See Discipline
Romance, office environments,	Safety managers, 2:1337 1338	Sanderson Plumbing Products, Inc.,
2:914 916, 2:1133	Safety stock (inventory), 1:728, 729	Reeves v. (2000), 1:43 44
Roosevelt, Franklin D.	Salaries. See Employee compensation;	Sarbanes, Paul, 2:1109
conservation, 1:633	Executive salaries; Minimum wage	See also Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002)
equal opportunity in employment,	Salary plus commission, 1:447, 2:1098,	Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002), 1:6, 78, 81
1:524	1101, 1105, 1255	82, 122, 235, 585, 690, 736, 2:779
Export Import Bank, 1:538	Salary Reduction Simplified Employee	990, 1109 1111 , 1115, 1117
Social Security Administration, 2:1072	Pension (SARSEP) plans, 2:1140	business expense reporting, 1:537
	Sales, stores. See Discount sales;	e mail evidence used, 1:439
Roth IRAs, 1:678 679, 2:1140	Pricing	privacy issues, 1:463, 464
Round robin meeting techniques,	Sales budgets, 1:21 24, 2:1104, 1105	pro forma statements, 2:992 record retention, 2:1047, 1083
1:128 129 Parties 1:587 2:800	Sales commissions, 1:447, 448, 472,	
Routers, 1:587, 2:800	2:1097 1099 , 1101, 1105	Satellite radio, 1:27, 28
Routing (manufacturing sequences), 2:748, 749	manufacturers' agents, 2:814, 815,	Satellite television advertising, 1:36
	970	Saturation stage, life cycle, 1:687,
Roy, Bunker, 2:1168	push money, 2:1108	2:1252, 1253
Royalties, 2:785, 1066, 1088 1092	telemarketing, 2:1255	Saving. See Personal savings rates

Savings and loan institutions, 1:103, 105	Search engines, 2:1112 1113 See also Internet searches; Search	Securities Exchange Act (1934), 1:77 78, 82, 83, 691, 735, 2:1116,
Savings Incentive Match Plan for Employees (SIMPLE) IRAs. See	engine optimization Searches and seizures, 1:463	1117 Securities Industry and Financial
SIMPLE IRAs	Seasonal businesses, 1:156,	Markets Association (SIFMA), 1:123
SBA MicroLoans, 2:1147	2:1113 1114	Securities Industry Association, 1:6
SBAExpress program, 2:1146, 1290	layoffs, 2:765	Securitization of credit, 1:322 323
SBICs. See Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs)	operational planning, 1:11, 2:962, 1101 1102	Security. <i>See</i> Biometrics; Employee theft; Information security; Internet
SBIR/STTR Reauthorization Act	overtime, 2:951	security; Office security
(2009), 1:252, 2:1153	seasonal lines of credit, 2:797	Security guards, 2:918 919, 1137
Scalability, 2:1111 1112	temp services, 2:1256	Seed money, 2:1118 1119
social media, 2:1172, 1177, 1180,	Seattle School District No. 1, Parents	Segmentation. See Market
1181 1182 virtual worlds, 2:1314	Involved in Community Schools v. (2006), 2:1043	segmentation
Scams	SEC. See SEC disclosure laws and reg	Segmentation bases, 2:821, 822
Internet, 1:118, 256 257	ulations; Securities and Exchange	Sekem, 2:1170
Ponzi schemes, 1:78, 150 151, 417	Commission (SEC)	Self appraisals, 1:461, 611
pyramid schemes, 2:853	SEC disclosure laws and regulations,	Self assessment, 2:1119
Scandals. See Accounting fraud and	2:1114 1116	Self Employed Individuals Retirement Act (1962), 2:1072 1073
scandals	Second Life, 2:1314	See also Keogh plans
Scanning, 1:107 108, 119 120, 436,	Second mortgages, 2:898	Self employment, 1:208 209,
2:820	Secondhand smoke. See Smoke free	210 211, 653, 654 657,
Scenario writing forecasting method,	environment	2:1119 1121
1:605	Secretary of State offices, 1:72	growth trends, 1:447, 654,
Schedule C, 1:651, 2:753, 1121, 1239,	Section 8, 1:429	2:1120 1121
1244, 1248	Secure Borders, Economic	health care coverage responsibilities,
Schedule E, 2:753	Opportunity and Immigration	1:641, 643 644, 646, 2:861 862
Schedule F, 2:1244	Reform Act (bill, 2007), 1:49	hours worked, 1:654, 655, 656, 2:1120
Scheduling systems automation, 1:89 90	Secure Socket Layer (SSL), 1:358, 707,	legal definitions, 1:614 615, 2:816,
Material requirements planning	2:1313	1119 1120
(MRP) and MRP II, 2:829 831	Securities Act (1933), 1:77 78, 691, 2:1117	multilevel marketing, 2:853
operations management, 2:926	Securities and Exchange Commission	National Association for the Self
project management, 1:270,	(SEC), 2:1116 1117	Employed (NASE), 2:861 863
2:1014 1015, 1016, 1017, 1018,	accounting principles and jurisdic	retirement plan options, 1:470, 607, 613, 677, 678, 2:753 754, 967,
1019	tion, 1:5, 6, 64, 67, 82, 122, 235,	1071 1072, 1072 1073,
Scholarships, 2:863, 868, 870	2:990, 991, 992	1140 1141, 1241 1242
School to work programs, 1:147	disclosure laws and regulations,	tax responsibilities, 1:568, 569, 613,
Schools, affirmative action cases, 1:40,	1:577, 735, 2:1114 1116	650 651, 656 657, 738, 2:965,
41 S. L. L. and William C. (1979)	forms and filing, 1:214, 735 736, 2:1115, 1116	1120, 1121, 1241 1242, 1244,
Schultz v. Wheaton Glass Co. (1970), 1:618	fraud cases/prevention, 1:80, 121,	1248 1249
Schumpeter, Josef, 1:509 510	150 151, 439	See also Freelance employment; Home offices; Sole
Scientific research patents, laws,	news releases and, 2:979	proprietorships
1:111 114	privately placed securities,	Self Employment Contributions Act
Scope creep, 2:1018	2:986 987	(SECA) (1954), 2:1121 1122
SCORE. See Service Corps of Retired	pro forma statements and format,	Self instruction, 2:1272
Executives (SCORE)	2:990, 991, 992	Self insurance, 1:165, 167, 642, 643,
Scoring methods, 2:1211	public offerings regulations, 1:389, 390, 479, 689, 690, 691 692,	2:1083, 1329
Scott, David Meerman, 1:18, 19	735 736, 2:989 990,	Self mastery, 2:769
Screening of employees. See Employee	1109 1111, 1115 1116, 1117	Self policing audits, 1:512 514
screening programs	record retention rules,	Self Regulatory Principles for Online
Scripting languages, 2:1319 1321	2:1047 1048, 1110, 1115	Behavioral Advertising (report), 1:26
Search engine optimization, 1:23,	Regulation D, 2:1052 1053	Self segmentation, 2:823, 827
31 32, 190, 2:1112, 1113	staff, 2:1116 1117	Self service options, 1:312, 508

Self sufficiency/self sustenance, 2:1169 1170	Severance packages, 1:487, 495 board of director defense strategy,	SIC. See Standard Industrial Classification (SIC)
	2:1203	Sick days, policies, 1:2, 445,
Selling a business, 2:1122 1125 brokers, 1:141 143	contract coverage, 1:494	2:1137 1140
discounted cash flow analysis,	lawsuits, 1:465	Sierra Club, 2:1168
1:402 403, 2:1296	Sex discrimination. See Gender discri	Signatures
Employer Identification Numbers,	mination; Sexual harassment	electronic, 1:437 438, 457
1:141 143, 491	Sexual harassment, 1:617,	employees, and company policy,
goodwill consideration, 1:626,	2:1131 1135	1:457, 486
2:1122, 1296, 1297	constructive discharge cases,	employment applications, 1:493
letters of intent, 2:778	1:270 271	employment contracts, 1:494
liquidation and alternatives, 2:792,	filings, 2:1132	Silence, 2:900
793, 1297	investigations, 2:1133 1134 office romance issues, 2:914 915,	SIMPLE IRAs, 1:678, 2:968, 1140,
timing, 2:792, 1122	1133	1156
See also Buying an existing business;	policy communication, 1:455 456,	SIMPLE 401(k) plans, 1:608
Valuation	619, 2:915, 1132 1133	Simplification, personal life, 1:207
Semi structured decisions, 1:372	regulation history, 1:475, 618,	Simplified employee pension (SEP)
Senge, Peter, 2:768 769, 770	2:1131	plans, 1:470, 607, 677, 678, 2:753,
Seniority policies, 2:1125 1127	scope, 1:618, 2:1132	968, 1073, 1140 1141
age discrimination and, 1:42, 45	Supreme Court cases, 1:271, 619,	Simulations
racial discrimination and, 2:1042	2:1132	computer aided design, 1:259,
Sensors, robotics, 2:1086, 1087	Shapiro, Mary L., 1:67	260 261
SEP plans. See Simplified employee	Shared office space, 1:311 312, 2:1135	employee training, 2:1272
pension (SEP) plans	Shared services, 2:1135 1136	transportation system planning, 1:87
Separate entity assumptions, 1:76	Shared vision, 2:769	,
Series LLCs, 1:673	Shareholders. See Buy sell agreements;	Single key cryptography, 1:357, 707, 2:1313
Server databases, 1:360	Stockholders	Single payer health care, 2:974
Servers (computer networks), 2:800,	Sharepoint, 1:720	Single sourcing arrangements, 2:1032
801, 1048, 1312	Shell Oil, 1:43, 2:1188	1033, 1039
Service businesses, 2:1127 1129, 1161	Shell Oil Co., Robinson v. (1997), 1:43	Single step income statements,
business size classification, 2:1291	Sherman Antitrust Act (1890), 1:566,	1:671 672
new products and, 2:999	2:1106	Sinking funds, 2:895 896
product costing, 2:996 site selection, 2:1142	Shewhart, Walter A., 2:1038, 1263, 1264	Site selection, 2:926, 1141 1143
valuation, 2:1297	Shipper's Export Declaration, 2:1278	See also Relocation
See also Service economies	Shipping	Six Sigma, 1:149, 179, 2:1019, 1039,
Service Corps of Retired Executives	automation, 1:185	1265
(SCORE), 2:1129 1130, 1149	delivery services, 1:376 377,	Skimming pricing, 2:967, 983, 1003
mentoring programs, 2:837	2:1079	Skrenta, Rich, 1:255 256
Small Business Development Center	distribution, 2:971	Slander and libel, 1:97
participation, 2:1151	documentation, 2:1278 1279	Sloan, Alfred P., 2:1206
Service economies, 1:654, 696, 2:906,	facility design and space, 1:548	Slotting allowances, 2:1109
1127, 1128	free services, 1:400	Small banks, 1:103, 105 106, 327,
Service level agreements (SLAs), 1:71	online auctions/purchases, 2:924,	2:1231
Service marks, 2:1130 1131, 1267	1275 transportation modes, 2:1276 1277	Small business, 2:1128, 1143 1145,
brands as, 1:132	-	1291
business names, 1:173, 2:1130	Shoplifting, 1:488, 2:1136 1137	See also Small business/large busines
See also Trademarks	Short term disability insurance, 1:392, 446	relationships
Servicing dealers, 1:405, 407	Short term insurance policies, 1:539	Small Business Act (1953), 1:252,
"Set asides," 1:250, 251 252, 627,	Short term leases, 1:526	2:1146, 1158, 1289, 1291
658 659, 2:847	Short term loans, 2:796, 797	Small Business Administration (SBA),
Settlements, small claims court, 2:1164 7(a) Loan Guaranty Program (SBA),	Short term securities, 2:849 850	2:1145 1149
2:1146, 1147, 1289 1290	Short term tax exempts, 2:849	American Recovery and
Seven Fund, 2:1171	Shortages, inventory, 2:1102, 1103	Reinvestment Act funding, 1:54 124, 2:847
Seventh Generation, 1:303	Showcase displays, 2:838	business cycles information, 1:143
2 36	2.2 Save diopinjo, 2.000	z domest e, sies information, 1.113

proposals, 1:202, 2:793, 795, 798,

Companies (SBICs), 1:202, 367,

Small Business Investment

530, 544, 2:863, 1147,

See also Debt financing; Loans;

(SBA); U.S. Small Business

Small Business Reauthorization Act

(1997/2000), 1:251, 658

(1996), 2:1054, 1055 1056

Small claims court, 2:1162 1164

Small entities, patents, 1:726

Small group meetings, 1:128

SmartDraw (software), 1:600

Small Business Technology Transfer

(STTR) Program, 1:252, 2:1153,

Small Corporate Offering Registrations

(SCORs), 1:390, 391, 2:987, 1053

Small Business Regulatory

1160 1161

Small Business Administration

Administration guaranteed loans

Enforcement Fairness Act (SBREFA)

1292

1153 1155

business failures information. 1:154 155 certified lenders, 1:218 219 competitive analysis information, 1:249 customer service information, 1:353 disaster relief funding, 1:394 395, 2:1148, 1291 ESOPs and program eligibility, 1:478 export businesses, support, 1:538 539, 540, 541, 542, 543, 544, 622, 623, 2:1147 1148, 1278, 1279 goodwill financing restrictions, 1:626 627 guaranteed loan programs, 1:429 432, 629, 2:797, 847, 864, 1146 1147, 1148, 1290 1293 HUBZone program, 1:251 252, 658 659 leasing information, 2:774 loan granting information, 1:329, 367, 528, 2:796, 842 lobbying, 2:1146 Mentor Protégé Program, 1:431 Office of Size Standards, 2:1144 Office of Veterans Business Development, 2:1149 Office of Women's Business Ownership, 2:1149, 1328 offices and structure, 2:1146, 1148 1149, 1328 SCORE funding, 2:1129 Women's Network for Entrepreneurial Training (WNET), 2:1328 Women's Prequalification Pilot Loan Program, 2:1327 See also Service Corps of Retired Executives (SCORE); Small **Business Development Centers** (SBDC); Small Business Innovation Research program (SBIR); Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs); Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) Program Small business associations, 1:140 141,

See also Business incubators Small business consortia, 2:1149 1151 Small Business Development Centers (SBDC) (SBA), 2:998, 1148, 1151 1152, 1328 Small Business Disaster Readiness and Reform Act (2009), 1:395

2:1150

Small business dominated industries, 2:1161 1162 Small Business Innovation Development Act (1982), 2:1149, 1152 Small Business Innovation Research program (SBIR), 1:252, 694, 2:864, 1149, 1151, **1152 1153**, 1160 Small Business Innovation Research (SBIR) and Small Business Technology Transfer (STTR) Reauthorization Act (2009), 1:252, 2:1153 Small Business Investment Act (1958), 2:863, 1153 Small Business Investment Companies (SBICs), 1:202, 367, 530, 544, 2:863, 1147, 1153 1156, 1301, National Association of Small **Business Investment Companies** (NASBIC), 2:863 865, 1155 Specialized SBICs (SSBICs), 2:1153 1154, 1155 Small Business Job Protection Act (1996), 1:479, 2:1096, 1156 1157 Small business/large business relation ships, 2:1157 1159 Small Business Lending Fund, 1:155 Small Business Liability Reform Act (2001), 2:1000Small Business Liability Relief and Brownfields Revitalization Act (2002), 1:519 Small business loans, 1:510, 2:1118 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act funding, 1:54, 155, 205, 219, 367, 2:898 angel investors, 1:61 63, 529, 2:1118 buying a business, 1:192 193 certified lenders, 1:218 219 credit cards vs., 1:327, 2:793 credit crunch, 1:62, 63, 92, 103, 203, 205, 325, 326, 544, 572, 699, 2:1051, 1122, 1302 disaster relief funding, 1:394 395, 2:1148, 1291 finance companies, 1:366, 572 geographical relevance, 2:842, 864 interest rates, 1:63 64, 135, 699,

Smartphone apps Apple earnings, 2:981 customer retention, 1:352 marketing promise, 2:1309, 1310 Smith, Adam, 1:150, 623 Smith, Howard, 1:618 Smith v. City of Jackson, Mississippi (2005), 1:44Smoke free environment, 2:1164 1166 Smokers, 2:1165 See also Smoke free environment Smoking cessation programs, 2:1165 SMS (short message service), 2:1175 Sniffers (computer programs), 1:256, 708 Social business incubators, 1:159 160, 2:887 Social capital, 2:881 Social entrepreneurship, 2:1166 1171 low profit limited liability compa nies, 2:803 804 socially responsible investments, 2:1187 venture philanthropy, 2:1306 Social media, collaboration tools, 1:349 350, 721, 2:1171 1174, 700 701, 2:796, 1289 1290, 1180 1291 Social media, communication tools, National Association of Small 2:1174 1177 **Business Investment Companies** loans, 2:863 865 Social media, networking, 2:881, 1046, 1173, 1176 1177, 1177 1180 net worth qualifications, 2:879

Social media, overview, 2:1180 1182, Social Security system/benefits, 1:45, manufacturing operations manage ment, 2:927 1182 1183 network administration, 2:1312 adjustment methods, 1:281 Social media, rich media, 2:1182 1186 open source, 1:254, 255 disability insurance, 1:392, 393 Social networking and social media, point of sale systems, 2:973 privatization, 2:988 product costing, 2:996 2:1180 1182, 1182 1183 tax contributions (FICA), professional/specialized, 1:254, 263 advertising rules, 1:505 506 1:568 569, 593, 613, 644, project management, 1:270, background checks, 1:97, 496 2:832, 965, 1047, 1120, 1121, 2:1014 1015, 1016, 1018, 1019 brand equity, 1:130 131, 300 1141, 1244, 1248, 1249, 1251 sales support, 1:508 509, 2:1103 business information sources, 1:162, social media collaboration tools, Social systems, 2:1252 1253 2:1171 1174 Socially disadvantaged entrepreneurs. streaming media management, business networking, 2:881, 1046, See 8a Program (SBA) 2:1185, 1186 1173, 1176 1177, 1177 1179, Socially responsible entrepreneurship. tax preparation, 2:1246 1247 1180, 1181, 1184 See Social entrepreneurship updates, 1:254 business to business advertising, Socially responsible investing, Software as a service (SaaS), 1:71, 99, 1:189 2:1186 1190 162, 508, 653, 2:810, 1048 collaboration tools, 1:349, 350, Society for Human Resource Sole proprietorships, 2:1190 1193 721, 2:1171 1174 accounting, 1:8, 2:1191 Management (SHRM), 1:667, communication tools, advantages, 2:1190 1191 2:1279 1280 2:1174 1177, 1180 1181, bankruptcy responsibilities, Society for Organizational Learning 1183 1184 1:100 101, 2:1192 (SoL), 2:768 769 creation applications, 2:1177, 1179, business transfers, 1:198, 2:1122, Sociolinguistics, 1:339 1184 1192 Soft assets. See Liquid assets customer relationship management, defined, 1:672, 2:1095, 1190 Software, 1:262, 263 disadvantages, 2:1191 1192 1:351, 352 accounting and bookkeeping, 1:8, EIN or Social Security number use, customer reviews and feedback, 125, 221, 656 1:132, 162, 243, 2:1006 employee productivity losses, 1:453, activity based costing, 1:15 16 financing, 2:1191 1192 454, 597, 2:915 916, 1182 antivirus and computer security, growth rates, 1:210 211 liability, 1:197, 200, 672, 2:1191, 1:258, 586, 588, 709, 710, employee suggestions medium, 714 715, 2:1193 1194 1192 1:483 applications, 1:253 255, 653, 654 name registration, 1:172 173, gathering and management, 2:1177, 2:1192 balance sheet creation, 1:97, 98 99 1184 tax responsibilities, 1:569, 650 651, benefits administration, 1:592 marketing and segmentation, 2:823, 656 657, 2:965, 1095, 1121, business to business, 1:185 826, 827, 1006, 1181 1182, 1190, 1191, 1244, 1248 1249 1236 charting, 2:932 See also Self employment nonprofits' use, 2:886, 889 computer aided design and manu facturing systems, 1:254, 261 Solicited proposals, 1:180 public relations changes, 2:1028 copyright issues, 1:454 Solid waste. See Recycling; Waste gen reciprocal marketing, 2:1046 customer relationship management, rich media, 2:1182 1186 eration and prevention 1:350 351, 508 509 sales promotions, 2:1107 Solid Waste Disposal Act (1965), data translation, 1:437 social entrepreneurship utilization, database management, 1:263, 2:1171 Song royalties, 2:1088, 1090, 1091 359 360 video sharing, 1:37, 130, 2:881 Sophisticated user doctrine, 2:1002 decision analysis, 1:369, 371, viral marketing, 1:130, Source tags, 2:1137 372 373 2:1309 1311 South Africa, 2:1187, 1188 depreciation, 1:91 Web site linking, 1:71, 2:1178, South Carolina, unemployment, desktop publishing, 1:381 2:759 760 employee monitoring, 1:258 See also Interactive advertising and Southwest Airlines, 1:171 enterprise resource planning, 1:507, marketing; Smartphone apps; SOX. See Sarbanes Oxley Act (2002) 508 509 specific Social media terms S&P 500, 1:420, 422, 2:850, 1083, flow charts, 1:600 Social organization, 1:340 1189 information management programs, Social responsibility. See Corporate Space exploration vehicles, 1:87 1:162, 2:755 social responsibility intellectual property protection, Spam, 2:1193 1195 Social returns on investments (SROI), 2:1065 e mail, 1:255, 256 257, 258 259, 2:1170 job shops, 2:749 439, 586, 708, 710, 714, 2:808 Social Security Act (1935), 1:666 legal, 2:777 reduction, 2:1195 Social Security Act (1965), 2:832 loan origination, 2:794, 798 texts, 2:807

Span of control, 2:1195 1197 Stanford University, 1:112 113 Stockholders annual report sharing, 1:65, 66, 67, Special purpose vehicle (SPV) corpora "Star" products, 1:686, 2:942 735 736, 2:1029 tions, 1:323 Starbucks Coffee, 1:303, 2:1183 C corporations, 1:197 198, Special Small Business Investment Start up capital. See Capital; Debt 198 199, 200, 412 Companies (SSBICs), 2:864 financing; Small business loans closely held corporations, See also Small Business Investment STAT USA, 2:1289 1:230 232, 2:1203 Companies (SBICs) State diversification programs, 1:411 employees as, 1:65, 139, 198, 413, Specialized SBICs (SSBICs), State legislation and state specific 473, 478 480, 690, 2:952 2:1153 1154, 1155 policies equity, financial analysis/statements, Specialty stores, 2:1071 anti affirmative action, 1:39, 41 1:6 7, 64, 97, 98, 575, 578, 579, Specific identification inventory anti leveraged buyouts, 2:781 583, 670, 2:879 method, 1:729 Business Corporation Act rules, fiduciary duty, 1:570 1:674 Specter, Arlen, 1:49 incorporation, 1:673, 675 676 contract standardization, Uniform Speculation, currencies, 1:703 investor relations/reporting, 1:692, Commercial Code, 2:1286 1287 735 737, 2:987, 1029, Speed, communications, 1:243 minimum wage rates, 1:448, 449, 1115 1116, 1117 Speed interviewing, 1:497 2:844 overtures and presentations, Speed to market, 2:997, 999, 1220 non competition agreements, 2:883 1:733 735, 2:979 Spin off companies, 2:779 780 occupational safety and health, preemptive rights, 2:1203 Sponsorship. See Corporate 1:680, 2:910 911, 1079, 1080 S corporations, 1:675, 2:1095, 1245 sponsorship paid sick leave, 2:1139 as stakeholders, 2:1197, 1198 Sports licensing, 2:783, 784, 785 partnerships, 2:959, 960, 961 voting, 1:6, 121, 736, 2:1024, 1115, Spot television ads, 1:36 product pricing, 2:802 1189 1190, 1202 1203, 1204 smoke free environments, 2:1166 Spouses, as business owners/associates, See also Direct public offerings trademarks, 2:1270 1:560, 2:876, 877, 914 (DPOs); Dividends; Equity workers' compensation, 1:165, Spray finishing, robotics, 2:1087 financing; Initial public offerings 2:1329 1330 (IPOs); Stocks Spreitzer, Gretchen, 2:1264 State Oil Co. v. Kahn (1997), 2:828 Stocks, 2:1201 1206 Spyware, 1:713, 2:1193 1194 State requirements, CPAs, 1:219 220 annuity purchases and, 1:68, 69 SS 4 forms, 1:491 State tax laws, 1:72, 203 204, 2:1096, equity financing, 1:528, 530 SS 8 forms, 1:614 615 indexes, 1:420, 422, 2:850, 1189 1245, 1249 Stable monetary unit assumptions, 1:76 options as rewards/compensation, State unemployment tax fraud, 2:948 Staffing. See Human resource manage 1:473, 2:952 Statements of work (SOWs), 2:1017 ment; Human resources manage payments, acquisitions, 2:840 Statistical quality control, 2:1037, ment and the law; Part time press releases and, 2:979 1038, 1263 1264 employees; Temporary employment price/earnings ratios, 2:840, 879, See also Total quality management services; specific Employee terms 980 981, 1203 (TQM) Staggered boards of directors, 2:1203 private placement, 2:986 987 Statistical sampling, 1:217 Stakeholders, 2:1197 1200 public stock offerings, 1:203, Statistics Canada, 2:904, 906, 1126 cross functional teamwork, 389 391, 528, 689 692, 1:343 344 Statute of Frauds, 2:1099 735 736, 2:1052 1053 sustainable businesses, 2:1225, 1226 Steel industry, 2:904, 1050 registration and reporting, 1:214, 691, 735 736 Stamps (postage), 1:376, 2:885 Steelcase, 1:307 308 risk and return, 2:1084 1085 Standard & Poor's, 2:1085 Stereo lithography, 1:261 tax incentives, 1:503, 563 Global Industry Classification Stereotypes, 2:1041 See also Mutual funds Standard, 2:907 Stevenson Wydler Technology Act S&P 500, 1:420, 422, 2:850, 1083, Storage issues (1980), 1:111capacity maximization, 1:732 1189 Stimulus packages. See American home offices, 1:652 Standard Industrial Classification Recovery and Reinvestment Act small business challenges, 2:972 (SIC), 2:904, 905, 906, 907, 1127, (ARRA) (2009) See also Inventory; Material hand Stock market ling systems; Record retention Standard mileage rate, 2:1200 1201, 1929 crash, 1:5, 82, 144, 420 Store brands. See Private labeling 2008 2009 recession, 1:689, 690, 692 Store displays, 2:838 839 Standard operating procedures, 2:771 business sale timing and, 2:1122 Straight commissions, 2:1097 1098, Standards, international. See dot com bubble, 1:390 391, 650, International Organization for 1101 692, 2:781, 980 Standardization (ISO); specific ISO registration forms, 1:735, Straight line depreciation calculation, standards 2:1115 1116 1:380, 2:992, 1200

Strategic giving. See Charitable giving Subscription databases. See Databases. nontraditional business funding, business information 2:898 Strategic planning. See Business Subscription mailing lists, 2:806 office supplies, 2:921 planning product liability, 2:1001 Strategic Planning Institute (SPI), Subscription materials, investors, 2:987 request for proposal questions, 2:1009 1010 Subscriptions, newspapers, 1:34 2:1063 1064 Strategic purchasing/sourcing, Subsequent events, 1:584 stakeholders, 2:1199 2:1031 1032, 1033, 1039, Subsidiaries, nonprofits, 2:887 strategic purchasing/sourcing, 1220 1221 Subsidies, farming, 2:1094 2:1031 1032, 1039, 1220 1221 Strategies. See Advertising strategy; Substance abuse, 2:1215 1217 vertical marketing opportunities, Branding strategy; Business plan assistance programs, 1:442, 444, 2:1309 ning; Growth strategies; Strategy; 2:1216 1217 Supply and demand, 2:1223 1225 Strategy, generic termination for cause, 1:486, currencies, 1:703 Strategy, 2:926 927, 1206 1207 2:1217 pricing and price elasticity, Strategy, generic, 2:1207 1210 Substance Abuse and Mental Health 1:432 433, 2:981 982, 1011, See also Industry analysis Services Administration (SAMHSA), 1224 Strategy, portfolio model, 1:414, 415 Supply chains 2:1210 1211 Substitute products, 1:684 enterprise resource planning, Strategy, structure conduct Succession 1:508 509 performance model, 2:1212 1213 family limited partnerships, linked/economies of scope, Streaming audio, 2:1185 1:555 557, 2:1217 1218 1:428 429, 2:840 See also Podcasting family owned businesses, 1:561, management software, 1:508 Streaming video, 1:36, 130, 2:1175, 562, 2:1217 1219 supplier relations, 2:1032, 1033, nepotism, 2:876, 877 1185 1039, 1220 1221 preparations, 2:1218 1219 Strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, sustainability improvements, and threats (SWOT) analysis, 2:1209 Succession plans, 1:561, 562, 2:1227 2:1217 1219 Stress tests, 1:261 See also Purchasing; Retail trade; Suders, Pennsylvania State Police v. Strict liability, 2:1001 1002 Wholesaling (2004), 1:271Strikes. See Employee strikes Supporting organizations, charities, Suggestions. See Employee suggestion Structure conduct performance model 2:885 systems strategy, 2:1212 1213 Supreme Court cases Suicide, 2:1336, 1340 Structured decisions, 1:371 Americans with Disabilities Act Sullivan, C. C., 1:59 60 Structuring communication style, enforcement, 1:47 Sum of the years digits depreciation 1:718, 719 constructive discharge, 1:270 271, calculation, 1:380 381 STTR. See Small Business Technology Summary annual reports, 1:67 employees, time worked, 1:247 Transfer (STTR) Program See also Annual reports employment discrimination, Student entrepreneurs. See Collegiate 1:43 44, 2:1042 Summary of Commentary on Current entrepreneurial organizations; employment opportunity/affirma Economic Conditions, 1:423 Global Student Entrepreneur Awards tive action, 1:40 41, 2:1043 program Sun Microsystems, 1:255 gender discrimination, 1:618 619, Subchapter S corporations. See S Sunk costs, 1:316 620 corporations Superfund Amendments and home offices, 1:651 Subcontracting, 2:1213 1215 Reauthorization Act (SARA) (1986), leveraged buyouts, 2:781 alliance arrangements, 2:941 942, OSHA inspections, 2:910 1158 Superfund program, 1:512, 515, 518, patent law, 1:697 698, 2:1065 construction industry, 1:269, 519 pricing and markup, 2:828 2:1213 Supermarkets, 2:1071 sexual harassment, 1:271, 619, contracts, 1:286, 615, 2:1148, 1213 Supplemental executive retirement 2:1132 copyright, 1:293 plans (SERPs), 2:895 896 Surety bonds, 1:124, 269, 659, 2:1147 small businesses as, 1:252 Supplier relations, 2:1219 1223 Subjective approach forecasting Surveillance accounts payable, 1:12 method, 1:605 shoppers, 2:1137 annual report sharing, 1:66 workplace, 1:463 464, 2:917, 918 Subjugation cultures, 1:339 background checks, 1:96, 2:921 See also Employee monitoring Subprime mortgage crisis, 1:61, 76, costing measurement, 2:996 100, 104, 323 enterprise resource management, Surveys, crime, 1:257 buyers' incentives, 2:1223 1:508, 509 Surveys, customers. See Channel sur refinancing, 2:1051 industry power, 1:683 684, 2:1220 veys; Market questionnaires and market knowledge, 2:819 Subscription business model, 1:170 behavior

media strategy/selection/scheduling,	Tax deferred savings plans, 2:1072
1:23, 38	annuities, 1:67 69
	deferred savings plans, 2:896, 897
	ESOPS, 1:139, 478 480
	flexible spending accounts, 1:267, 592, 593 595
	401(k)s, 1:68, 69, 478, 606 608
	health savings accounts, 1:643
	IRAs, 1:68, 69, 606, 607, 677 679,
	2:1140 1141
	Keogh plans, 1:470, 2:753 754,
	967
	life insurance, 2:786
	medical savings accounts, 1:593,
1:623	642, 643
NAFTA elimination goals, 1:625,	profit sharing, 2:1012 1013
2:901	Tax exempt organizations
U.S., ethanol, 1:624	nonprofits, 2:885, 891 894
Tax breaks/credits	qualifications, 2:885 retirement benefit plans, 2:896 897
angel investors, 1:62	See also Nonprofit organizations
	Tax fraud, 1:737 738
	nonprofit organizations, 2:894
	SUTA dumping, 2:948
	Tax ID numbers. See Employer identi
	fication numbers (EINs)
	Tax planning, 2:1242 1246
	estate tax, 1:534, 555 556
	family limited partnerships,
	1:555 557, 2:958
2:1067 1068	family owned businesses,
spending bill inclusion, 1:53, 54,	1:562 563
100, 380	personal financial statements, 1:584
	retirement plans, 2:753
	S corporation tips, 2:1097
.*	Tax preparation software,
•	2:1246 1247
	See also Tax returns
	Tax Reform Act (1986), 1:3 4
	Tax reporting
	accounting methods, 1:9 11, 125 126, 380
	business expenses, 1:536 537,
2:1241, 1244	2:1047, 1200 1201, 1238 1242
home offices, 1:613, 650 651,	C corporations, 1:197, 198,
656 657, 738, 2:1120, 1201,	199 200, 223, 730
1239 1240	capital assets depreciation, 1:3 4,
life insurance, 2:786, 854 855	2:1047
	charitable giving, 1:223, 224
	estate tax, 1:532 533, 534,
	555 556, 557
	feasibility studies, 1:564 565 incorporation, 1:8, 197, 672 673,
	674
transportation, 1:93, 184, 536, 537,	IRS assistance, 1:702
2:969, 1200 1201, 1240 1241	IRS audits, 1:702, 737 738
tuition assistance, 2:1281	legal services, 2:776
See also Tax breaks/credits; Tax	limited liability companies,
deferred savings plans	2:788 789
	print reach, 1:33 research, 1:18, 21, 30 31, 600 603, 2:817 818, 821, 822 823, 1005 1006 See also Interactive advertising and marketing; Market segmentation Tariff Act (1894), 2:891 892 Tariffs, 2:1236 1238 General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), 1:624, 625, 697, 726 727 globalization elimination goals, 1:623 NAFTA elimination goals, 1:625, 2:901 U.S., ethanol, 1:624 Tax breaks/credits angel investors, 1:62 capital gains, 1:203 community development corporations, 1:245 empowerment zone development, 1:502, 503 energy efficiency, 1:635 home buying, 2:1223 incorporation, 1:673, 676 677 Making Work Pay credit, 1:569 research and development, 2:1067 1068 spending bill inclusion, 1:53, 54, 100, 380 work opportunities, 1:503, 2:1239 See also Tax deductible business expenses; Tax deferred savings plans Tax deductible business expenses, 2:1238 1242 charitable donations, 1:223, 224 225, 730, 2:887 feasibility studies, 1:564 565 health care benefits, 1:641, 644, 2:1241, 1244 home offices, 1:613, 650 651, 656 657, 738, 2:1120, 1201, 1239 1240 life insurance, 2:786, 854 855 retirement plans, 2:754, 1072 1074, 1140, 1241 1242 self employed, 1:613, 2:1120, 1241 1242 tax preparation software assistance, 2:1246, 1247 transportation, 1:93, 184, 536, 537, 2:969, 1200 1201, 1240 1241 tuition assistance, 2:1281

Tax reporting continued	Technological innovations,	Television direct marketing, 1:28 30,
low profit limited liability compa	2:1251 1252	388
nies, 2:803 804	business communications,	Television ratings, 2:820
professional services, 1:220, 2:1047,	1:242 243, 254, 354, 654, 721,	Television royalties, 2:1088, 1090
1242, 1246	2:747, 1197	Television watching habits, 1:29
record retention, 1:569, 738,	business life cycles, 1:144 145,	Temporary employment services,
2:1046, 1047, 1239, 1240	649 650, 685 686 distribution developments, 2:972	2:952, 1256 1 25 7
schedules, 1:12	facility management and security,	See also Part time employees
seasonal businesses, 2:1114	1:551, 2:917 918	Temporary office space, 1:657 658
self employed and sole proprietors, 1:568, 569, 613, 650 651,	green and clean technology, 2:1227	Temporary teams, 1:342
656 657, 738, 2:965, 1095,	Internet security, 1:706	Temporary workforce. See Contingent
1120, 1121, 1190, 1191,	operations management and tech	workforce
1241 1242, 1244, 1248 1249	nology, 2:927	1099 forms, 1:613, 614, 615, 2:895,
See also FICA taxes; Internal	packaging history, 2:955	969
Revenue Service (IRS); Payroll	rapid prototyping, 2:1023	Term life insurance, 2:787
taxes; Tax breaks/credits; Tax	telecommuting and self	Term loans, 1:63, 64, 321, 2:796
deductible business expenses; Tax	employment, 1:596, 598 599,	Termination. See Employee
returns	653, 654	termination
Tax returns, 2:1110, 1248 1249 , 1250	See also Research and development	Terms of payments, 1:12, 13
Tax Revenue Act (1978), 2:1072	(R&D)	Territories, sales, 2:1098, 1100, 1104,
Tax withholding, 2:1249 1251	Technology and society	1105
employees, 1:451 452, 466 467,	adoption rates, 2:1003, 1252, 1253	Terrorism protection measures, 1:438
537, 568 569, 2:965, 1248,	business operations, 1:157,	Test concepts, focus groups, 1:600,
1249 1251	242 243, 2:855, 856	601, 602 603
freelancers and self employed,	Technology diffusion, 2:1251 1253	Testimonials. See Endorsements and
1:613, 614, 615, 2:965, 1120,	Technology licensing, 2:784 785	testimonials
1248 1249, 1250	Technology management, 2:1253	Testing laboratories, 1:260,
record retention, 2:1046, 1047	See also Information technology (IT)	2:1257 1260, 1285
See also Payroll taxes	Technology transfer, public private	Texting
Taxpayer Relief Act (1997), 2:1156	sector, 1:111 114, 252, 649, 2:1153,	SMS (short message service), 2:1175
Taylor, Frederick Winslow, 2:1016	1160 1161 Tananana amalamana 1,408 500	text message marketing and spam,
Taylor, Gene, 2:903	Teenagers, employment, 1:498 500, 2:844	2:807
Team building exercises, 2:1273	Telecommuting, 1:596, 597	Theft. See Embezzlement; Employee
Team interviewing, 1:497	absenteeism reductions, 1:1 2	theft; Robberies; Shoplifting
Team leaders, cross functional teams,	boundaryless organizations, 1:126	Theory X and Theory Y, 2:933 934,
1:342	changes in HR management, 1:661,	935
Team learning, 2:769 770	665	Theory Z, 2:935
Team production assembly line	family obligations, 1:435	Third party licensing, 2:1089
method, 1:73	productivity challenges, 1:597	Third party testing, 2:1258 1259,
Teamwork	Teleflex, KSR International Co. v.	1285
alternative officing, 1:657	(2007), 2:1065	Thomas, C. William, 1:84
boundaryless organizations,	Telemarketing, 1:388, 567, 688,	Thomson Reuters/University of
1:126 127	2:1253 1256	Michigan Index of Consumer
intranet and Web applications,	Telemarketing and Consumer Fraud	Sentiment, 1:422 423
1:721, 2:1172, 1173 1174	and Abuse Prevention Act (1994),	3 D printers, 2:1023
local area networks, 2:799	1:567, 2:1254	360 degree feedback, 1:461–462,
as motivator, 1:457	Telephone communication, 1:242, 463	2:1119
negotiation, 2:875	research, 1:688	Ticketing, 1:183, 2:1308
purchasing, 2:1032	toll free numbers, 2:1261 1262	Time banking. See Bartering
quality and continuous improve ment systems, 2:1265	See also Texting	Time driven activity based costing,
•	Telephone conferencing, 1:184	1:16 17
TECH Net, 2:1152	Telephone numbers. See Toll free tele	Time management, 2:1260 1261
Tech prep programs, 1:147	phone numbers	multitasking, 2:855 856
Technical Assistance Program (TAPS)	Television advertising. See Advertising	self employment, 2:1120
(EEOC), 1:525	media: video; Commercials;	Time off. See Holidays; Personal days,
Technical training, 2:1170, 1273	Infomercials	policies; Sick days, policies

		m
Time period assumptions, 1:76	Toyota	Trademarks, 2:1267 1270
Time periods. See Fiscal year	corporate image, 1:299	brands as, 1:131, 132 business names, 1:172, 173, 705
Time series forecasting method, 1:605	kaizen, 1:114	franchise use, 1:609
Time slots, advertising, 1:26 27	lean manufacturing, 2:1039 product defects and recalls, 1:279,	history, 2:964
Time value of money, 1:313 314	299, 333, 336, 340, 2:1028	intellectual property, 1:696, 2:1090
Tips, 1:447, 2:844	robotics, 2:1087	1130
Title VII, Civil Rights Act of 1964,	Tracking systems	legislation, 1:566, 2:964, 1269,
1:39, 617 618 age discrimination and, 1:44	database management, 1:263, 360	1270 licensing, 2:783, 784, 785
enforcement, 1:523 525, 619, 620	deliveries, 1:376, 377, 2:1079	Patent and Trademark Depository
gender discrimination and, 1:40,	employee absences, 1:3	Library, 1:724 725
475	enterprise resource planning, 1:507,	rights, 2:1267 1268
human resources relevance,	508	searches, 2:1268
1:665 666	expenses, 1:590	vs. service marks, 1:132,
racial discrimination and, 2:1041 1042	food safety, 1:438	2:1130 1131, 1267 See also Patent and Trademark
sexual harassment and, 1:475, 618,	items and inventory, 1:88, 436, 731,	Office (PTO)
2:1131	2:1325	Trading companies, 1:621, 2:1144
To do lists, 2:1260	job applicants, 1:493	Trading credit. See Bartering
Toll free telephone numbers,	manufacturing, 1:73 point of sale systems, 2:972 973	Trading partners, 1:622, 625
2:1261 1262	sales management, 2:1101, 1105	Traditional budgeting, 1:137 138
Top down communications, 1:241	Web site traffic, 2:1113	Train transportation and distribution,
Top level domains (domain names),	Trade and Development Act (2000),	2:971, 1276 1277
1:704 705	1:624	Training and development, 1:375, 458
Topologies, LANs, 2:800	Trade associations, 1:540, 541, 667,	2:1270 1274
Topstyle, 2:1321	2:1029 1030	automation, 1:91 commitment and investment, 1:34
Total cost of ownership (TCO), 2:1031	Trade barrier removal, 2:1237	conflict resolution, 1:344
Total preventive maintenance, 2:1262 1263	European Union, 1:535 536	costs, 2:1274
Total quality control (TQC), 2:1036,	North America, 1:440 441, 624, 625, 2:901 904	cross cultural communication,
1263		1:341, 2:851
Total quality management (TQM),	Trade credit, 1:321, 366, 2:797 Trade deals, 2:1108 1109	cross training, 1:346 348, 2:1273 customer service, 1:353 354
2:1037, 1038, 1039, 1263 1266	Trade deficits, 1:441, 538, 622, 623,	hazardous materials and right to
applications, larger world, 2:1264	625, 2:903 904	know, 2:1081 1082
human resources, 1:662	Trade Expansion Act (1962), 1:624	human resource management,
organizational development, 2:940 941	Trade financing, 1:538 539, 540, 541,	1:661, 662
Tourism, 2:1093	542, 543 544, 2:1147 1148	interns, 1:717, 2:1273
Toxic assets, 1:76, 82 83, 104	Trade journals and journalism, 1:161,	job sharing, 2:747, 1273 management aid, 2:1197, 1274
Toxic Substances Control Act	2:977 978, 1123 1124	media relations, 1:336, 2:1341
Chemical Substance Inventory,	Trade name franchises, 1:609	mentoring, 2:837
2:1080	Trade names, 1:172	methods, 2:1271 1273
Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA)	Trade Related Aspects of IPR (TRIPS)	new employees, 1:452, 2:1271
(1976), 1:515, 2:1080	Agreement, 2:785 Trade sales promotions, 2:1108 1109	nonprofits, 2:890
Toxic wastes, pollution regulations,	Trade secrets, 2:1021, 1266 1267	sales, 1:399, 2:1105, 1255, 1273 sexual harassment policy, 2:1133
1:512, 516, 518 519 Toxins	legislation, 2:1021, 1266	technology, 1:263, 2:1273
imported goods and product safety,	non competition/disclosure agree	workplace safety, 2:1339, 1341
1:282 283, 2:1001	ments, 2:882, 883, 1266	See also Learning organizations;
production outputs, 1:634	research stage, 2:1065	Professional development
workplace communication policies,	See also Proprietary information	Trans Union, 1:324 325, 330 331,
2:1081	Trade shows. <i>See</i> Conferences, exhibits, and trade shows	332 T : 2 1274 1276
workplace environments and right		Transaction processing, 2:1274 1276
to know laws, 1:680, 681, 2:911, 1079, 1080 1082	Trademark Act (1946), 2:1269 Trademark infringement, 2:1268	Transaction Processing Performance Council, 2:1275
Toyoda, Akio, 1:340	Trademark trolls, 2:1268	Transactional databases, 1:360, 2:127-
- 0 J Outs, 1 11110, 1 1 J 10	aucinum 110110, 2.1200	- 1 a 1 o a c a c a c a c a c a c a c a c a c a

Transit advertising, 1:33, 35, 38 Tunneling, computer networks, 2:1312 Uniform Resource Locators (URLs). See Internet domain names Translators and translation Turnover, customers, 1:351 352 cross cultural communication, Uniform Trade Secrets Act, 2:1021, Turnover, employees 1.339 1266 positive aspects, 1:468 469 English language instruction, 2:852 Uniformed Services Employment security guards, 2:918 919 Hispanic market, 1:352 Reemployment Rights Act seniority systems, changes, 2:1126 software, 1:437 (USERRA) (1994), 1:452, 497, 666 small businesses, 1:449, 2:1337 Transport Layer Security (TLS), 1:358 Unilateral contracts, 1:285 telemarketing, 2:1255 Transport systems. See Automated Uninsured, health care, 1:644, 2:832 Turnover ratios, 1:76, 98, 580, 729 guided vehicles (AGVs) Unionization, 1:481, 2:761, 762, 871, Transport Workers Union, 1:481 Twitter, 2:1174, 1175, 1176, 1178, 1183 Transportation, 2:1276 1277 1184 See also Labor unions physical distribution, 2:971 See also Social networking and social Unions. See Labor unions; Labor See also Shipping unions and small business Transportation Data Coordinating Two way communication. See Message Unit of measure assumptions, 1:76 Committee, 1:437 transmission and reception Unit sales budgeting method, 1:22 Transportation of exports, Tying agreements, 2:1106 United Auto Workers (UAW), 1:481 2:1277 1279 United Kingdom, economic develop Travel, business, 1:182 184 ment, 1:503 expenses, 1:184, 536, 537, 2:969, United Nations Climate Change 1200 1201, 1240 1241 U shaped assembly line method, Conference (2009), 1:279 1:73 74 Travel agents, 1:183 184 United Nations Commission on UCC. See Uniform Commercial Code Treasury bill rate, 1:699 International Trade Law (UCC) Treasury bills, 1:321, 2:849, 1085 (UNCITRAL), 2:1099 Uncertainty, 1:138, 176, 177 Treasury bond rate, 1:699 United Nations Convention on See also Change Treasury bonds, 1:104, 123, 134, 321, Contracts for the International Sale Uncontrollable costs, 1:315 316, 317 of Goods (CISG), 2:1099, 1100 Undercapitalization, 2:1283 1284 Treaty of Lisbon (2007), 1:536 United Parcel Service (UPS), 1:376, Underwriters Laboratories (UL), Treaty of Maastricht (1992), 1:535 377, 2:1079 2:1285 1286 Treaty of Nice (2003), 1:536 United States budget, 1:136 Underwriting, IPOs, 1:691 692 Trial employment periods, 2:993 995 deficits, 1:135, 533, 534 Unemployment Trials, small claims court, surplus, 1:135 136 benefits compensation conditions, 2:1163 1164 United States Constitution, Tripartite arbitration, 1:52 1:291 292, 463, 696 collection agencies and, 2:1162 Triple bottom line, 2:1225, 1226 United States Trade Representative disabled, 1:59, 60 Trojan horse programs (computer (USTR), 1:624 effects on families, 1:206 viruses), 1:256, 257, 708, 710, United Way, 2:1335 globalization effects, 1:625 713 714 Units of production depreciation cal index reports, 1:421 422, 423 Trolls culation, 1:380 labor surplus areas, 2:759 760 patents, 1:697 Universal Copyright Convention measurement challenges, 1:60 trademarks, 2:1268 (UCC), 1:294 part time work trends, 2:963 Troubled Asset Relief Program Universal life insurance, 2:787, 968 racial differences, 2:1044 (TARP), 1:63 Universal Product Code (UPC), 1:107 rates, 1:210, 233, 419, 467 Truman, Harry S., 1:524 University and Small Business Patent Unexcused vs. excused absences, 1:2, Trust fund recovery penalties (TFRPs), Procedures Act (1980), 1:111 114 2:1138, 1139 2:965 966 University entrepreneurs. See Collegiate Unfair Sales Act (state legislation), Trust Indenture Act (1939), 2:1117 entrepreneurial organizations Trust owned life insurance (TOLI), University of Michigan, admissions Uniform Code Council, 1:107 2:896 cases, 1:41, 2:1043 Uniform Commercial Code (UCC), Trusts. See Family limited partnerships; Unix, 1:254 2:1099, 1100, 1286 1287, 1317 Multiple employer trust (MET) Unrelated business income, nonprofits, Uniform Law Commission, 2:1287 Truth in advertising, 1:504 505 2:894 Truth in Lending Act (1969), 1:63, Uniform Partnership Act (1914), 2:958, 959 960, 961 Unsecured debt, 1:237, 320, 321 331, 566, 2:1106 Unsolicited proposals, 1:180 Tuition assistance programs, 1:591, Uniform Product Liability Act (1979), 2:1279 1281 Unstructured decisions, 1:371 372

- Unsubscribe clauses, email, 2:807, 1194
- Uranium Mill Tailings Radiation Control Act (1978), 1:515
- Urban area classifications. See Labor surplus areas; Metropolitan statistical area (MSA or metro)
- Urban neighborhood development, 1:244 245, 658, 2:846 847, 1146 1147
- Urbanization quantification, 2:841 842
- U.S. Bureau of the Census data. See Census Bureau data
- U.S. Census Bureau. See Census Bureau data
- U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 1:221 222, 2:1287 1288 See also Chambers of commerce
- U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Service, 1:49, 50
- U.S. Coast Guard, 1:523
- U.S. Community Adjustment and Investment Program (CAIP), 2:1147
- U.S. Copyright Office, 2:1091
- U.S. Customs, 1:132, 2:1278
- U.S. Department of Agriculture business and population statistics, 2:1093, 1094
 - Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC), 1:544
 - empowerment zone administration, 1:502 503
 - organic guidelines, 1:632
- U.S. Department of Commerce, 2:1288 1289
 - Bureau of Economic Analysis (BEA), 1:135, 420, 2:906, 1128, 1288
 - Economic Census Report cate gories, 2:1324
 - Economic Development Administration (EDA), 1:367, 2:1288
 - exporting business support/pro grams, 1:540, 541, 542, 622 623, 2:1148
 - incorporation services, 1:72 International Trade Administration (ITA), 1:440, 622, 2:845, 1288 1289
 - Minority Business Development Agency (MBDA), 2:844 845, 1289
 - National Institute of Standards and Technology, 1:708, 2:1289 Office of Business Liaison, 2:1288

- Office of Consumer Affairs, 1:279, 2:1289
- Office of Small and Disadvantaged Utilization, 2:1288 tariffs, 2:1237
- See also Census Bureau data; Patent and Trademark Office (PTO)
- U.S. Department of Defense, subcon tracting, 2:1213
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services demographic data collection, 1:378 Health Care Finance Administration, and Medicare/ Medicaid administration, 2:831
- U.S. Department of Homeland Security
 - Citizenship and Immigration Services, 1:451 452, 467 disaster planning, 1:335
 - Immigration and Customs
 Enforcement and e Verify,
 1:49 50
- U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), 1:502 503
- U.S. Department of Justice Americans with Disabilities Act, 1:56, 59
 - computer crime definitions, 1:255
- U.S. Department of Labor absenteeism reports, 1:1 COBRA rules revisions, 1:268 demographic record keeping, 1:40 e mail filing rules, 1:438 439 Employee Benefits Security Administration, 1:470, 2:753
 - employee categories, 2:951, 962 Employer Identification Number policy, 1:491
 - Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 1:40
 - Family and Medical Leave Act, 1:558, 559
 - immigration and alien worker laws, 1:49, 50
 - interns, regulations, 1:717 Jobless Claims Report, 1:422 labor surplus areas classification, 2:759
 - layoffs data, 2:765 minors, regulations, 1:498, 499 500
 - See also Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS); Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA)
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. *See* Internal Revenue Service (IRS)

- U.S. Department of Transportation, 2:1276, 1277 employee drug testing, 1:414 safety standards, 1:282
- U.S. dollar, 1:703, 704
- U.S. Export Assistance Centers (USEACs), 1:539, 2:1148
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 1:515
- U.S. Forest Service, 1:515
- U.S. Green Building Council (USGBC), 1:551
- U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), 1:49
- U.S. Library of Congress, 1:291, 292, 293, 294, 295
- U.S. Postal Service business model/privatization, 1:171, 376–377, 2:989 mailing labels, 2:1079
- U.S. Small Business Administration guaranteed loans, 1:429 432, 629, 2:797, 847, 864, 1146 1147, 1148, 1290 1293
- U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA). See Small Business Administration (SBA)
- Usability, Web sites, 2:1322 1323 Used goods manufacturing. *See* Remanufacturing USPS. *See* U.S. Postal Service Utah, trademark law, 2:1270 Utilities privatization, 2:988
- Utility business model, 1:170 Utility cooperatives, 1:289
- Utility patents, 1:724, 725

V

- Vacation days. See Personal days, policies
- Valuation, 1:317, 2:1295 1298 business appraisers, 1:139 140 buying or selling a business, 1:193 194, 402 403 closely held corporations, 1:231, 2:1203
 - common stock, 2:1203 1204 discounted cash flow, 1:402 403, 2:840
 - inventory, 2:1243 preferred stock, 2:1204 1205 price/earnings ratio, 2:840, 879, 980 981, 1203
 - pro forma statements/investor pro jections, 2:990 993, 1303 rules of thumb, 2:1296

Value Added Networks, electronic data interchange (VANs), 1:437	Vertical integration, 1:410, 638, 2:840, 948 949, 1308	Voluntary compliance, worker safety, 2:912
Value added resellers, 1:404, 2:810	Vertical marketing systems,	Voluntary liquidation, 2:792 793
Value added tax (VAT), 1:438, 2:1298 1299	2:1308 1309 Veterans' affairs and support programs,	Voluntary social responsibility, 2:1188 1189, 1226
Value based management, 1:303	2:1149, 1152	Volunteerism, 1:247, 2:887, 889 890,
Value based pricing, 2:983	Video game advertising, 1:36, 2:1310,	1029
Value chain modeling, 2:1212	1314	corporate encouragement, 2:1226,
Value networks, 2:1170	Video sharing and advertising. See	1335 1336
Values and Lifestyle System, 2:1026	Advertising media: video; Flickr;	SCORE, 2:1129
Vanity telephone numbers, 2:1261	Streaming video; YouTube	See also Community relations
Variable annuities, 1:68 69	Videoconferencing, 1:184, 603, 653, 2:801, 1172	Voting
Variable costs, 1:315, 589 591	Vienna Sale Convention, 2:1099, 1100	labor unions, 2:762, 871 872
break even analysis, 1:133 134, 590	Violence. <i>See</i> Workplace violence	product ideas, 1:349
cost cutting, 1:310, 2:1283	Violence prevention policies, 2:1333,	stockholders, 1:6, 121, 736, 2:1024, 1115, 1189 1190, 1202 1203,
marginal cost method, 1:544	1340 1341	1204
Variable pay, 1:471, 472, 2:1299 1300	Viral marketing, 1:130, 2:1309 1311	Vouchers, education, 2:988, 989
Variance, 2:1300 1301	Virtual assistants and receptionists,	Vouciers, education, 2.700, 707
VAT. See Value added tax (VAT)	1:90, 653, 2:1260 1261	W
Vehicle background checks, 1:477	Virtual goods business model, 1:171	W 2 forms, 1:452, 569, 615, 2:895,
Vehicles automated guided vehicles (AGVs),	Virtual meetings. See Web conferencing	965, 969, 1248, 1250
1:86 87	Virtual private networks (VPNs),	W 3 forms, 2:965, 1248
automobile leasing, 1:92 94,	2:1311 1313	W 4 forms, 1:451, 452, 466 467,
2:1200	hacking and data theft, 1:489, 709 security checks, 2:919, 1312 1313	2:1250
charitable giving, 1:224 225 employee benefits, 1:198, 2:1098	Virtual relocation, 2:1058	Wachovia, 2:1254
energy efficiency, transitions and	Virtual worlds, 2:1313 1315	Wage Hour Act. See Fair Labor
federal support, 1:54 55, 631	Viruses, computer, 1:255 256, 257,	Standards Act (1938)
insurance, 1:165	258, 708, 709, 710, 713, 714	Wages. See Employee compensation;
mileage and tax reporting, 1:4, 198,	See also Antivirus programs; Firewalls	Gender wage gap; Minimum wage; Racial wage gap
2:1200 1201, 1240	Visas, 1:49	Wagner Act (1935), 1:475, 485, 666,
rentals, travel, 1:183, 2:1240	Vision, corporate, 1:297	2:761, 871, 1036
Vendor managed inventory (VMI) sys tems, 1:731, 2:1325	employee motivation and satisfac tion, 1:458, 469	Wagoner, Richard, 1:102, 570
Vendor relations. <i>See</i> Supplier relations	family owned businesses,	Wal Mart, 1:171
Venture capital and capitalists, 2:873,	1:561 562	data warehouse, 1:361
1301 1304	learning organizations, 2:769	EEOC lawsuits, 1:620
angel investors, 1:61 63, 529, 530,	organizational change management,	global expansion, 1:441
2:1118	2:813, 814	imports, inexpensive goods, 1:625
due diligence and, 1:417	See also Mission statements	loss leader pricing, 2:802
firms, 1:203, 205, 529, 530	Vision care coverage, 1:445, 446, 641, 642, 646, 2:833	security, 2:1137
leveraged buyouts, 2:779, 781 National Venture Capital	Visual aids	suppliers, 2:1221
Association, 2:864, 872 874,	employee training, 2:1272 1273	Wall Street Bailout. <i>See</i> Government bailouts, 2008 2009
1302	portfolio management processes,	Walsh Healy Public Contracts Act
overtures and presentations, 1:733 735, 740, 2:979, 1178,	2:1211 presentations, 1:733, 2:930	(1936), 1:666
1303	Voice, communication effects,	Wards Cove Packing Company v. Antonio (1989), 1:41
socially responsible investing,	2:900 901, 931	Warehouse collateral, 1:238
2:1187 See also Small Business Investment	Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP),	Warehouse databases, 1:360
Companies (SBICs)	1:653, 712, 2:1326	Warehouses and warehousing. See
Venture capital networks,	Voice recognition systems, 1:119, 120, 258	Automation; Inventory; Material
2:1304 1305	Volume discounts	handling systems
Venture philanthropy, 2:1305 1308	economies of scale, 1:426 427	Warranties, 2:782, 996, 1317 1319
Venture Philanthropy Partners, 2:1307	sales deals, 1:400	Washington Mutual, 1:494
		-

Waste generation and prevention, 2:1049 1050, 1227, 1228	networking, 2:881, 1046, 1173, 1177 1179, 1180, 1181, 1184	Withdrawal communication style, 1:718, 719
See also Pollution; Recycling; Toxic wastes, pollution regulations	nonprofits, 2:886 privacy regulations, 1:26, 228 230	Withholding. See FICA taxes; Tax withholding
Water pollution, 1:515 516, 518 519, 521, 522	rebates, 2:1044 1045 rich media, 2:1185 1186	Women entrepreneurs, 2:1326 1328 microlending, 2:1168, 1171
Water transportation and distribution, 2:971, 1277 1278	scalability, 2:1111 1112 social entrepreneurship, 2:1171	Women owned businesses, 2:846, 865 866
Water utilities, 2:989	user agreements and permissions, 1:228 230, 286 287	affirmative action, 1:39, 41
Watson v. Fort Worth Bank and Trust (1988), 1:40 41	See also Blogs; Government Web sites;	8a Program, 1:430 executives, 1:563
The Wealth of Nations (Smith), 1:623	Internet searches; Web site design Webb Pomerene Export Trade Act	National Association of Women
Web 2.0. <i>See</i> Social networking and social media	(1918), 1:566	Business Owners, 2:865 866 SBA programs, 2:1148, 1149, 1152,
Web based training, 2:1272, 1280,	Weber, Max, 2:933 Webinars, 1:346	1328 set asides, 1:250, 251, 627, 2:847
1339 Web collaboration, 1:349, 350, 721,	WebSphere Portal, 1:720	See also Minority owned businesses
2:1171 1174	Welch, Jack, 1:126, 462, 2:1039 Welding, robotics, 2:1086	Women workers, 1:225, 226, 448 449,
Web conferencing, 1:184, 603, 653, 2:801, 836, 1172	Wellness programs, 1:435, 643,	2:963, 1132, 1327 See also Gender discrimination;
Web crawling, 1:185, 2:1112, 1113	647 648 "What if" analysis, 1:372 373	Motherhood/career balance; Pregnancy in the workplace;
Web forums, 2:1172, 1178, 1181 1182	Wheaton Glass Co., Schultz v. (1970),	Sexual harassment
Web hosting services, 1:71, 358, 437,	1:618 Whistleblower Protection Act (1989),	Women's Business Centers (SBA), 2:1148, 1149
2:1048, 1175 Web programming languages and tools,	1:475	Women's Business Ownership Act
2:1319 1321 Web site design, 2:1321 1323	Whistleblowing, legislative protections, 1:475, 485, 2:1110	(1988), 2:866 Women's education, 2:1168
programming languages and tools,	Whitacre, Ed, 1:570	Women's Prequalification Pilot Loan
2:1319 1321 redesign, 2:1061	Whole life insurance, 2:787, 898, 968 Wholesaling, 2:1323 1325	Program (SBA), 2:1327 Wool Products Labeling Act (1939),
scalability, 2:1111 1112	business location, 2:1142	1:566
services, 2:1113, 1179, 1322 Web sites	business size classification, 2:1144 1145, 1291	Word of mouth job leads, 1:451
business blogs, 2:1175, 1176, 1181, 1184, 1323	vertical marketing relationships, 2:1308 1309	Word of mouth marketing, 1:130, 2:1309 1311
businesses, advertising and sales, 1:32, 36, 109, 132, 191, 243,	Wide area networks (WANs), 1:262, 2:800, 1312, 1325 1326	Work breakdown structure (WBS), 2:1017
254, 263, 354, 408, 2:773, 1107,	Widgets, 2:1185 1186	Work environment, 1:384 constructive discharge, 1:270 272
1113 businesses, creation, 1:71, 132, 253,	Wikis, 2:1172, 1181 1182	corporate culture and, 1:297 298,
274, 704, 2:1113, 1179, 1319,	Wiley Pure Food and Drug Act (1906), 1:282	548, 2:1333 1334 customer service, 1:355
1320, 1321 1323 consultants, 1:274, 2:1113	Williams Steiger Occupational Safety	disabled access issues, 1:57 58, 551,
consumer advocacy, 1:117, 118	and Health Act (1970). <i>See</i> Occupational Safety and Health Act	2:1062 ergonomics, 1:530 532
credit ratings, 1:324 domain names and registration,	(1970)	facility layout and design,
1:71, 132, 172, 173, 290, 295,	Wilson, Woodrow, 1:566 Win/win outcomes, 2:874	1:547 549 facility management, 1:549 552
704 705 environmental compliance infor	Window displays, 2:838	home offices, 1:650 653
mation, 1:523	Windows (Microsoft), 1:253, 254,	hoteling, 1:657 658
forums, 2:1172, 1178, 1181 1182 intellectual property, 1:696	2:1088 Wireless technology	multicultural work forces, 2:851 positive, factors producing, 2:937,
job hunting and recruiting, 1:451,	handhelds, inventory controls,	1333 1334
493, 717, 2:1069 1070, 1179 legal materials and services, 1:286,	1:731 local area networks, 2:799 800	smoke free, 2:1164 1166 surveillance and privacy,
2:777	security, 1:714	1:463 464, 2:801
moves, 2:1058	virtual private networks, 2:1312	See also Workplace safety

Work for hire arrangements. See Working from home. See Freelance Written communication, 1:240, Freelance employment; employment; Telecommuting 241 242, 243 244, 718, Subcontracting Workplace anger, 2:1330 1334, 1339, 2:1343 1345 1341 1342 Work life balance press kits, 2:977 978 blurring, technologies and multitask Workplace fatalities. See Deaths on the press releases, 2:978 980 job ing, 1:157, 242 243, 2:855, 856 public relations, 2:1030 career and family, 1:206 209, 228, Workplace giving, 2:1334 1336 résumés, 2:1068 1069 433 435, 596 597 Workplace literacy, 1:241 242, Wrongful discharge, 1:485 comp time and overtime. 2:1343, 1344 1:247 248, 2:952 Workplace safety, 1:679 682, flexible work arrangements, 1:2, 2:909 913, 1336 1340 X 595 599, 2:1139 human resource management, 1:660 XBRL (eXtensible Business Reporting home offices/businesses, 1:652, 655 improvements via automation, Language), 1:672 1:87 88, 89 job sharing, 2:747 Xerox, 1:114, 171 minors as employees, 1:489 500 quality of life and motivation, physical layout and management, Xing, 2:1179 1:458 459, 2:1139 1:548, 550 telecommuting, 1:1 2, 596, 597 XML, 2:1319 right to know laws, 1:680, temp services, 2:1256 2:1079 1082 Work Opportunity Tax Credits Y smoke free environments, (WOTC), 1:503, 2:1239 2:1164 1166 Yahoo, 2:1112, 1171 Work stop injunctions, 1:697 workers' compensation, Yammer, 2:1177 Work visas, 1:49 2:1328 1330 Year, fiscal, 1:588 589 Worker Adjustment and Retraining Workplace violence, 2:1330, 1331, Yellow Pages, 1:33, 35 Notification (WARN) (1988), 1:487 1339, 1340 1342 Yield curve, 1:423 Worker classification Workshops and seminars, 2:1129 employee/independent contractor, Yield to maturity formula, 1:123 Workstations 1:614 615, 2:816, 1119 1120, assembly lines, 1:73 74 Young Entrepreneurs Foundation, biometrics, 1:119 employee/intern, 1:717 World Association of Women Young Entrepreneurs' Organization exempt/nonexempt, 1:247, 248, Entrepreneurs, 2:866 (YEO), 2:1347 1348 447, 448, 450, 2:744, 761, 843, World Business Council for Sustainable Youth@Work (EEOC), 1:525 Development (WBCSD), 1:303 YouTube, 1:37, 130, 2:881, 1175 full time/part time, 2:962, 963 World Trade Organization (WTO), campaigns, 2:1176 Worker Economic Opportunity Act 1:621 622, 624, 697, 2:1238 viral marketing, 1:130, (1999), 2:952World Wide Web. See Internet; Web 2:1310 1311 Workers' compensation, 1:165, 392, Yunus, Muhammad, 2:1168 679, 680, **2:1328 1330**, 1337 WorldCom, 1:370 ergonomic disorders, 1:531 Worms (computer viruses), 1:256, 257, fraud, 2:1329 \mathbf{Z} 708, 710, 714 needs prevention, screening, 1:476 Zappos.com, 1:375, 549 Worrell, David, 1:62 substance abuse and, 2:1215 1216 Zero based budgeting, 1:137 138 Wozniak, Steve, 2:997, 1068 Workers' cooperatives, 1:290 Zoho Writer, 2:1173 1174 Write offs. See Tax breaks/credits; Tax Workflow analysis, 1:547, 657 Zoning ordinances, 1:650, 651, deductible business expenses Working capital, 1:98, 211 212, 318, 2:1349 1350 Writers Guild of America, 1:295 401, 2:781 Working Capital Guarantee Program, Zoning variance, 2:1300 Writing skills, 1:241 242, 2:1343, 1:538 539, 542, 544 Zyla, Mark, 1:61 1344